

Preface

Governments worldwide continue to reform their tax codes at a historically rapid rate. Taxpayers need a current guide, such as the *Worldwide Corporate Tax Guide*, in such a shifting tax land-scape, especially if they are contemplating new markets.

The content is straightforward. Chapter by chapter, from Albania to Zimbabwe, we summarize corporate tax systems in more than 160 jurisdictions. The content is current on 1 January 2020, with exceptions noted. In general, this Tax Guide does not reflect any COVID-19 tax policy measures. For the latest developments, access the EY Tax COVID-19 Response Tracker here.

Each chapter begins with contact information for the key people in that jurisdiction's EY member firm offices. Symbols precede the names of individuals who hold the following functions:

- ★ National director of the listed tax specialty
- Director of the listed specialty in the local office

We then lay out the facts about the jurisdiction's corporate taxes, beginning with an at-a-glance summary. With some variation, the topics covered are taxes on corporate income and gains, determination of trading income, other significant taxes, miscellaneous matters (including foreign-exchange controls, debt-to-equity rules, transfer pricing, controlled foreign companies and anti-avoidance legislation) and treaty withholding tax rates.

At the back of this Tax Guide, you will find a list of the names and codes for all national currencies and a list of contacts for other jurisdictions.

For many years, the *Worldwide Corporate Tax Guide* has been published annually along with two companion guides on broadbased taxes: the *Worldwide Personal Tax and Immigration Guide* and the *Worldwide VAT, GST and Sales Tax Guide*. In recent years, those three have been joined by additional Tax Guides on morespecific topics, including the *Worldwide Estate and Inheritance Tax Guide*, the *Worldwide Transfer Pricing Reference Guide*, the *Global Oil and Gas Tax Guide*, the *Worldwide R&D Incentives Reference Guide*, the *Worldwide Digital Tax Guide* and the *Worldwide Capital and Fixed Assets Guide*.

Each of the Tax Guides represents thousands of hours of tax research. They are available free online along with timely *Global Tax Alerts* and other great publications on ey.com or in our EY Global Tax Guides app for tablets.

You can keep up with the latest updates at ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides, and find out more about the app at ey.com/TaxGuidesApp.

This material has been prepared for general informational purposes only and is not intended to be relied upon as legal, accounting, tax or other professional advice. Please refer to your advisors for specific advice.

About EY's Tax Services

Your business will only succeed if you build it on a strong foundation and grow it in a sustainable way. At EY, we believe that managing your tax obligations responsibly and proactively can make a critical difference. Our 50,000 talented tax professionals, in more than 150 countries, give you technical knowledge, business experience, consistency and an unwavering commitment to quality service — wherever you are and whatever tax services you need.

© 2020 EYGM Limited. All Rights Reserved.

Contents

EY Global Tax contacts	1
EY Global Tax Desk Network	3
Albania	11
Algeria	21
Angola	31
Anguilla (Other jurisdictions chapter)	1931
Antigua and Barbuda (Other jurisdictions chapter)	1931
Argentina	40
Armenia	49
Aruba	59
Australia	66
Austria (European Union member state)	96
Azerbaijan	111
Bahamas	117
Bahrain	122
Bangladesh	126
Barbados	137
Belarus	147
Belgium (European Union member state)	163
Bermuda	187
Bolivia	192
Bonaire, Sint Eustatius and Saba (BES-Islands)	201
Bosnia and Herzegovina (Other jurisdictions chapter)	1931
Botswana	205
Brazil	210
British Virgin Islands	223
Brunei Darussalam	227
Bulgaria (European Union member state)	231
Burkina Faso (Other jurisdictions chapter)	1931
Cambodia	245
Cameroon	252
Canada	262
Cape Verde	287
Cayman Islands	
	304
Chile	311

China Mainland
Colombia
Congo, Democratic Republic of
Congo, Republic of
Costa Rica
Côte D'Ivoire (Ivory Coast)
Croatia (European Union member state)393
Curação
Cyprus (European Union member state)415
Czech Republic (European Union member state)
Denmark (European Union member state)
Dominica (Other jurisdictions chapter)1931
Dominican Republic
Ecuador
Egypt
El Salvador
Equatorial Guinea
Estonia (European Union member state)500
Eswatini (formerly Swaziland)
Faroe Islands (Other jurisdictions chapter)
Fiji
Finland (European Union member state)516
France (European Union member state)
Gabon
Georgia
Germany (European Union member state)571
Ghana
Gibraltar
Greece (European Union member state)
Greenland (Other jurisdictions chapter)1931
Grenada (Other jurisdictions chapter)
Guam
Guatemala
Guernsey, Channel Islands
Guinea
Guyana
Honduras
Hong Kong
Hungary (European Union member state)

Iceland	
India	707
Indonesia	741
Iraq	755
Ireland, Republic of (European Union member state)	761
Isle of Man	790
Israel	795
Italy (European Union member state)	812
Jamaica	848
Japan	856
Jersey, Channel Islands	873
Jordan	879
Kazakhstan	885
Kenya	893
Korea (South)	900
Kosovo	911
Kuwait	918
Kyrgyzstan (Other jurisdictions chapter)	1931
Laos	938
Latvia (European Union member state)	943
Lebanon	
Lesotho	958
Liberia (Other jurisdictions chapter)	1931
Libya	962
Liechtenstein	966
Lithuania (European Union member state)	972
Luxembourg (European Union member state)	986
Macau	1010
Madagascar	1016
Malawi	1024
Malaysia	1033
Maldives	1047
Mali (Other jurisdictions chapter)	1931
Malta (European Union member state)	1049
Marshall Islands (Other jurisdictions chapter)	1931
Mauritania	1070
Mauritius	1075
Mexico	1096
Micronesia (Other jurisdictions chapter)	1931

Moldova
Monaco
Mongolia 1122
Montenegro, Republic of
Montserrat (Other jurisdictions chapter)
Morocco
Mozambique
Myanmar
Namibia
Netherlands (European Union member state)
New Caledonia
New Zealand
Nicaragua
Niger (Other jurisdictions chapter)
Nigeria
North Macedonia
Northern Mariana Islands, Commonwealth of the
Norway
Oman
Pakistan
Palau (Other jurisdictions chapter)1931
Palestinian Authority
Panama
Papua New Guinea
Paraguay
Peru
Philippines
Poland (European Union member state)
Portugal (European Union member state)
Puerto Rico
Qatar
Romania (European Union member state)
Russian Federation 1449
Rwanda
St. Kitts and Nevis (Other jurisdictions chapter) 1931
St. Lucia
Saint-Martin 1478
St. Vincent and the Grenadines
(Other jurisdictions chapter)
São Tomé and Príncipe

Saudi Arabia	1493
Senegal	1507
Serbia, Republic of	1514
Singapore	1523
Sint Maarten	1537
Slovak Republic (European Union member state)	1545
Slovenia (European Union member state)	1561
South Africa	1577
South Sudan	1595
Spain (European Union member state)	1599
Sri Lanka	1627
Suriname	1642
Sweden (European Union member state)	1646
Switzerland	1659
Taiwan	1682
Tajikistan (Other jurisdictions chapter)	1931
Tanzania	1694
Thailand	1702
Timor-Leste (formerly East Timor)	
(Other jurisdictions chapter)	1931
Trinidad and Tobago	1711
Tunisia	1718
Turkey	1730
Turkmenistan (Other jurisdictions chapter)	1931
Uganda	1750
Ukraine	1756
United Arab Emirates	1774
United Kingdom (European Union member state)	1779
United States	1814
US Virgin Islands	1874
Uruguay	1878
Uzbekistan	1883
Venezuela	1890
Vietnam	1902
Yemen (Other jurisdictions chapter)	1931
Zambia	1915
Zimbabwe	1921
Contacts for other jurisdictions	1931
Foreign currencies.	1933

EY Global Tax contacts

London GMT

EY +44 (20) 7951-2000

6 More London Place F London SE1 2DA United Kingdom

Fax: +44 (20) 7951-9308 (Tax)

EY Global Tax

Kathryn (Kate) J. Barton New York: +1 (212) 773-8762

Global Vice Chair — Tax Boston: +1 (617) 585-6820 Mobile: +1 (617) 230-1500 Fax: +1 (866) 854-9928

Email: kate.barton@eyg.ey.com

Susan Pitter +49 (6196) 996-26317

Global Deputy Vice Chair — Tax Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26317 Fax: +49 (6196) 996-24740 Email: susan.pitter@de.ey.com

Area Tax leaders

EY Americas

Marna Ricker +1 (612) 371-6770

Mobile: +1 (612) 802-4267 Fax: +1 (866) 281-0440 Email: marna.ricker@ey.com

EY Asia-Pacific

Eng Ping Yeo +60 (3) 7495-8288

Mobile: +60 (12) 271-5215 Email: eng-ping.yeo@my.ey.com

EY Europe, Middle East, India and Africa

Bridget Walsh +44 (20) 7951-4176

Mobile: +44 7748-106-165 Fax: +44 (20) 7951-1345 Email: bwalsh@uk.ey.com

EY Global Tax subservice line leaders

Business Tax Services

Rob Weber +1 (212) 773-5590

Mobile: +1 (617) 872-4999 Email: robert.weber@ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

James (Jim) D. Hunter +852 2849-9338

Mobile: +852 6119-3360 Fax: +852 2157-6851 Email: jim.hunter@hk.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Gijsbert Bulk +31 (88) 407-1175

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-32-49 Fax: +31 (88) 407-1005 Email: gijsbert.bulk@nl.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services

Jeffrey M. Michalak New York: +1 (212) 773-1864

Detroit: +1 (313) 628-8460 Mobile: +1 (248) 207-1629 Email: jeffrey.michalak@ey.com

Law

Dr. Cornelius Grossmann +49 (30) 25471-25050

Mobile: +49 (163) 939-25050 Fax: +49 (30) 25471-21425

Email: cornelius.grossmann@de.ey.com

Jeff Banta +1 (312) 879-3641

Mobile: +1 (608) 306-2246 Email: jeffrey.banta@ey.com

People Advisory Services

Michael (Mike) Bertolino +1 (949) 437-0329

Mobile: +1 (619) 992-7864

Email: michael.bertolino@eyg.ey.com

Tax and Finance Operate

David (Dave) H. Helmer +1 (202) 327-8355

Mobile: +1 (703) 403-5565 Fax: +1 (866) 297-8415 Email: david.helmer@eyg.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

Albert Lee +852 2629-3318

Email: albert.lee@hk.ey.com

Kurt Neidhardt +1 (212) 773-2283

Mobile: +1 (914) 282-1653 Email: kurt.neidhardt@ey.com

EY Global Tax functional leaders

Steve Albitz +1 (214) 969-0677

Global Tax — Business Mobile: +1 (214) 755-5952

Development Leader Fax: +1 (866) 849-9585

Email: steve.albitz@ey.com

Martha Brown +1 (212) 773-1777

| Global Tax — Brand, | Mobile: +1 (646) 206-1917 | Marketing and Communications Leader | Fax: +1 (866) 700-8094

Email: martha.brown@ey.com

Katherine Fritts +1 (212) 773-2544

Global Tax Quality Leader Mobile: +1 (646) 258-0700

Fax: +1 (866) 867-5079 Email: katherine.fritts@ey.com

Jiten Shah +1 (732) 516-4621

 Global Tax —
 Mobile: +1 (732) 794-7720

 Chief Financial Officer
 Fax: +1 (866) 258-4844

Email: jiten.shah@ey.com

Jennifer (Jenn) Wishnie +1 (212) 773-5801 Global Tax — Talent Leader Mobile: +1 (914) 8

Mobile: +1 (914) 830-2377 Fax: +1 (866) 214-8286 Email: jennifer.wishnie@ey.com

Editor — Worldwide Corporate Tax Guide

Ronald Anes +1 (732) 516-4551

Fax: +1 (866) 863-4590 Email: ronald.anes@ey.com

EY Global Tax Desk Network

EY has over the last 30 years made a significant investment in building a Global Tax Desk Network. It consists of a highly integrated team of more than 200 professionals spanning approximately 45 jurisdictions. The purpose of the Tax Desk Network is to enable home-country tax experience to be integrated within other jurisdictions and provide services across several of our tax disciplines from hubs in the United States, Brazil, Europe, and Asia-Pacific and China Mainland. The Global Tax Desk Network offers clients a tremendous resource – accessible, timely and integrated tax-planning advice on cross-border investments, providing them worldwide with a forum for information and idea exchange as well as offering cross-disciplinary tax workshops for multinationals. Our Global Tax Desk Network can be contacted at the numbers listed below.

Head of Global Tax Desk Network

Ana Mingramm (resident in New York)

+1 (212) 773-9190

Head of Global Tax Desk Network, EY Americas

Ana Mingramm (resident in New York)

+1 (212) 773-9190

Head of Global Tax Desk Network, EY Europe, Middle East, India and Africa (EMEIA)

Amit Jain (resident in London)

+44 (20) 7783-0249

Head of Global Tax Desk Network, EY Asia-Pacific (APAC)

Gagan Malik (resident in Singapore)

+65 6309-8524

Canada

Calgary

United States desk

Ryan Coupland +1 (403) 206-5405

Montreal

United States desk

 Denis Rousseau
 +1 (514) 879-8058

 Anna Tagalakis
 +1 (514) 879-8215

 George Tsitouras
 +1 (514) 874-4427

Toronto

United States desk

 Rebecca Coke
 +1 (416) 932-5355

 George B. Guedikian
 +1 (416) 943-3878

 Chait Panday
 +1 (416) 943-2072

 Radhika Patel
 +1 (416) 943-3264

 Asif Rajwani
 +1 (416) 943-2626

 Michael Teper
 +1 (416) 943-2952

 Emad Zabaneh
 +1 (416) 943-2221

Vancouver

United States desk

Richard Felske +1 (604) 643-5448

TET GEOBRE TRA BESK METWORK	
China Mainland Beijing	
Netherlands/Europe desk Yee Man Tang	+86 (10) 5815-3765
Shanghai	
Korea (South) Desk YoungJoon Kim	+86 (21) 2228-6732
United States desk Lipeng He Kevin Kim	+86 (21) 2228-3588 +86 (21) 2228-8888
Germany Duesseldorf	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
Japan desk Kenji Umeda	+49 (211) 9352-13461
Latin America Business Center Ignacio Arias	+49 (211) 9352-25127
Frankfurt	
Japan desk Jörg Neumeister United States desk	+49 (6196) 996-21343
Dmitri Bordeville Ann-Kristin Kautz	+49 (6196) 996-24138 +49 (6196) 996-24423
Lee-Bryan Serota	+49 (6196) 996-26450
Munich United States desk	
Andrew Brown Tom Day	+49 (89) 14331-12317 +49 (89) 14331-16549
Matt Schuler	+49 (89) 14331-29973
Hong Kong SAR	
Netherlands/Europe desk Miranda Baas Joost Huisman	+852 3471-2601 +852 2629-3977
United States desk Kevin Hughes Bo Kim	+852 2515-4107 +852 2849-9545
Jeremy F. Litton Peggy Lok Josh McKniff	+852 2846-9888 +852 2629-3866 +852 2849-9168
Sean Trejo Zachery Weinstein	+852 3471-2717 +852 3471-2784
Israel Tel-Aviv	
United States desk Dr. Amir Chenchinski Tal Levy Itai Ran	+972 (3) 568-7124 +972 (3) 568-7151 +972 (3) 623-2729
Italy Milan	
Germany desk Georg Augustin	+39 (02) 851-4433

ET GLOBA	IL TAX DESK NETWORK 3
Japan desk Takahiro Kitte	+39 (02) 8066-9230
Japan Tokyo	
China Mainland desk Emiko Okubo	+81 (3) 3506-2535
Germany desk Gerald Lies	+81 (3) 3506-2238
Hans-Peter Musahl	+81 (3) 3506-2087
India desk Niladri Nag	+81 (3) 3506-2694
Korea desk Ik Chae Choi	+81 (3) 3506-2567
Latin America desk Raul Moreno	+81 (70) 4550-6154
Netherlands desk Shinichi Douma	+81 (3) 3506-2012
United Kingdom desk Clare Stubbs	+81 (3) 3506-2498
United States desk Joe Kledis	194 (70) 7505 0006
Takayuki Ohta	+81 (70) 7595-0296 +81 (70) 4512-9817
<i>Vietnam desk</i> Thi Anh Huyen Nguyen	+81 (3) 3506-2774
Netherlands Amsterdam	
Tax Policy and Controversy Desk	
Marlies De Ruiter Maikel Evers	+31 (88) 407-7887 +31 (88) 407-9656
Singapore	0. (66) 161 6666
India desk	
Gagan Malik, Head of Global Tax Network, EY APAC	+65 6309-8524
Gaurav S. Ashar	+65 6340-2150
United Kingdom desk	
Bijin Paily	+65 6505-2331
Billy Thorne United States desk	+65 6718-1132
Michael Xiang	+65 6340-2979
Spain Madrid	
Latin America Business Center	
Luis Fernando Miranda	+34 917-493-760
Mauricio Fuentes Villanueva Hector Hermosillo Machuca	+34 915-675-366 +34 917-499-884
Jaime Vargas	+34 917-499-671
Switzerland Zurich	
United States desk	
Rebecca Cahoon	+41 (58) 286-3324
Christian Koller	+41 (58) 286-4675
Michael Parete	+41 (58) 286-3302

Michael Parets

+41 (58) 286-3392

United Kingdom

London

London	
Head of Global Tax Desk Network, EY EMEIA, and India De Amit Jain	esk +44 (20) 7783-0249
Africa desk Byron Thomas	+44 (20) 7951-4144
Australia desk Naomi Ross	+44 (20) 7951-1824
Brazil desk Luciana Rodarte	+44 (20) 7951-1967
China Mainland desk Cyril Lau	+44 (20) 7197-7387
Italy desk Domenico Borzumato	+44 (20) 7951-5693
Japan desk Masayuki Owaki	+44 (20) 7980-9097
Korea (South) Desk Jason Yun	+44 (20) 7783-0307
Latin America Business Center Camilo Garavito Lourdes Libreros	+44 (20) 7760-5215 +44 (20) 7197-5101
Netherlands desk Celeste Krens Erwin Sieders (resident in Netherlands)	+44 (20) 7197-0992 +31 (88) 407-1468
Sweden desk Rikard Ström	+46 (8) 520-592-08
Tax Policy Desk Matthew Mealey, Global Content Innovation Leader	+44 (20) 7951-0729
Tax Policy and Controversy Desk Joel Cooper	+44 (20) 7951-5832
United States desk Kara Baquizal Andrew Brown (beginning September 2020)	+44 (20) 7951-5148 +44 (20) 7951-2000
Greg Lohmeyer Erica Scott-Young	+44 (20) 7951-1445 +44 (20) 7197-7104 +44 (20) 7951-8314
Donnie Stephenson Jillian Symes Joe Toce	+44 (20) 7951-2535 +44 (20) 7951-7863
Sean Trahan Brenda Yamaji	+44 (20) 7951-0253 +44 (20) 7197-0868 +44 (20) 7951-5163
United States New York	

ι

Head of Global Tax Desk Network and Head of Global Tax Desk Network.

Tread of Global Tax Desk Network and Fread of Glob	ai iax Desk Network,
EY Americas	
Ana Mingramm	+1 (212) 773-9190
Africa desk	
Brigitte Keirby-Smith	+1 (212) 466-9450
Dele Olaogun	+1 (212) 773-2546

	EY GLOBAL	TAX DESK NETWORK
Base Erosion and Profit SI Jose Antonio Bustos	hifting (BEPS) desk	+1 (212) 773-9584
Deirdre Fenton		+1 (212) 773-0019
Maaike Muit		+1 (212) 773-2761
Nadine Redford		+1 (212) 773-3786
Matthew Williams		+1 (212) 773-9320
Belgium desk		, ,
Max Van den Bergh		+1 (212) 773 5586
Jean-Charles Van Heurck		+1 (212) 773-5586
		+1 (212) 360-9813
Canada desk Trevor O'Brien		+1 (212) 773-9053
France desk		
Mathieu Pinon		+1 (212) 773-2021
Frederic Vallat		+1 (212) 773-5889
Germany desk		,
Tobias Appl		+1 (212) 773-5594
Thomas Eckhardt		+1 (212) 773-8265
Lukas Kronen		+1 (212) 773-8631
		+1 (212) 113-0031
Hungary desk		
Gabor Kiss		+1 (212) 773-8394
Ireland desk		
Emer Gallagher		+1 (212) 773-0050
Israel desk		, ,
Lital Haber		+1 (212) 773-9630
		+1 (212) 113-9030
Italy desk		
Andrea Ajovalasit		+1 (212) 773-5008
Emiliano Zanotti		+1 (212) 360-9330
Luxembourg desk		
Serge Huysmans		+1 (212) 773-2710
Xavier Picha		+1 (212) 536-1355
Middle East and North Afri	ca	
(MENA) desk		
Asmaa Ali		+1 (212) 773-1657
Netherlands desk		(,
		14 (242) 772 2000
Denise de Haard		+1 (212) 773-3000
Dirk-Jan (DJ) Sloof		+1 (212) 773-1903
Max 't Hart		+1 (212) 466-9161
Willy Van Exel		+1 (212) 773-3969
Nordics desk		
Malte Soegaard, Denmark		+1 (212) 773-4266
Poland desk		
Sylwia Migdal		+1 (212) 773-0095
Joanna Pachnik		+1 (212) 773-4262
Portugal desk		
Tiago Rosa		+1 (212) 773-9144
-		. (2.2)
Russian Federation desk		14 (242) 772 2047
Kirill Lukyanets		+1 (212) 773-3847
Spain desk		
Isabel Hidalgo Galache		+1 (212) 773-1382
Switzerland desk		
Eric Duvoisin		+1 (212) 773-0762
United Kingdom desk		,
Pamela Collie		+1 (212) 772 2225
Charlie Douglas		+1 (212) 773-2325 +1 (212) 733-6705
Karla Kim		+1 (212) 753-6703
INGIIA INIII		1 (212) 300-9023

8 EY GLOBAL TAX DESK NETWORK	
Paul MacDonald	+1 (212) 773-6406
Daniel Rees	+1 (212) 773-3000
Graham Shaw	+1 (212) 773-6064
	,
New York – EMEIA Financial Services Desk	
Sarah Belin-Zerbib, France	+1 (212) 773-9835
Michael Bolan, <i>United Kingdom</i>	+1 (212) 773-1597
Alexander Magee	+1 (212) 773-3130
Magdalena Mozdzierz	+1 (212) 466-9169
Ricardo Vargas, Mexico and Latin America	+1 (212) 773-2771
Pablo Wejcman, Argentina and Latin America	+1 (212) 773-5129
New York - Transaction Tax Advisory - Global Tax De	esk Network
Tim Clappers, Netherlands	+1 (212) 773-8515
Chintan Gala, India	+1 (212) 360-9667
Rik Jansen, Netherlands	+1 (212) 773-1562
Jun Miyahara, <i>Japan</i>	+1 (212) 773-0677
Laura Palmer, United Kingdom	+1 (212) 773-6259
Alex Prince, United Kingdom	+1 (212) 773-1093
Troy Sun, China Mainland	+1 (212) 773-3856
Edwin van Keulen,	
Transaction Tax Advisory Desk Leader,	+1 (212) 773-7542
Netherlands	. 4 (040) 770 0704
Sebastian Weinl, Germany	+1 (212) 773-3784
New York - Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice	
Luigi Bucceri	+1 (212) 773-5346
Karen Christie	+1 (212) 773-5552
Alex Cotopoulis	+1 (212) 773-8216
Gino Dossche	+1 (212) 773-6027
Edel Flynn	+1 (212) 773-3759
Michael Gallacher	+1 (212) 773-7954
Maria Hevia Alvarez, US Leader, VAT Practice	+1 (212) 773-6754
Steve Patton	+1 (212) 773-2827
Angelo Torres (resident in Hoboken)	+1 (201) 551-5964
New York - EMEIA Transfer Pricing - Global Tax Desi	k Network
Ronny Waldkirch, Germany	+1 (212) 773-9192
New York – Asia-Pacific Business Group – Global Tax	, Dock Notwork
Chris J. Finnerty, Asia-Pacific Business Group Leader	+1 (212) 773-7479
Michelle Arias, Philippines	+1 (212) 773-7479
David Burns, Australia	+1 (212) 773-5280
Min Fei, China Mainland	+1 (212) 773-5622
Chinumar Huk-han, <i>Thailand</i>	+1 (212) 773-1774
Hiroaki Ito, <i>Japan</i>	+1 (212) 360-9378
Pongpat Kitsanayothin	+1 (212) 773-8837
Blake Langridge	+1 (212) 360-9383
Rex Lo, Hong Kong SAR	+1 (212) 773-7590
Andrew Loh, <i>Malaysia</i>	+1 (212) 773-5264
Ryan Lu, <i>China Mainland</i>	+1 (212) 360-9650
Amelia Malley	+1 (212) 360-9499
Kevin Ngo, <i>Australia</i>	+1 (212) 773-9065
Puspitasari Sahal, <i>Indonesia</i>	+1 (212) 773-4127
Dhara Sampat, <i>India</i>	+1 (212) 773-3340
Roshan Samuel, <i>India</i>	+1 (212) 773-2776
Young Ju Song, Korea (South)	+1 (212) 773-4496
Jerry Tang, Taiwan	+1 (212) 360-9768
Ryuta Tosaki, <i>Japan</i>	+1 (212) 466-9801
Bee-Khun Yap	+1 (212) 773-1816
Andrea Vue China Mainland	+1 (212) 773-3/178

+1 (212) 773-3478

Andrea Yue, China Mainland

Houston – Latin America Business Center – Global Tax Desk NetworkEnrique Gonzalez Cruz, Mexico+1 (713) 750-8107Javier Noguez, Mexico+1 (713) 751-2043

Los Angeles – Indirect Tax – US VAT Practice
Paul Cheshire +1 (213) 977-3165

Los Angeles – Latin America Business Center – Global Tax Desk Network
Tak Morimoto, Mexico +1 (213) 977-4320

10 EY GLOBAL TAX DESK NETWORK

10 EY GLOBAL TAX DESK NETWORK	
Miami – Latin America Business Center – Global Tax Jesus Castilla. International Tax – US Inbound Initiative	Desk Network +1 (305) 415-1416
and Latin America	. (000)
Carmen Encarnacion	+1 (305) 415-1644
Paulo Espindula	+1 (305) 415-1311
Terri Grosselin	+1 (305) 415-1344
Adriana Sanmarti	+1 (305) 415-1906
Miami – Indirect Tax – US VAT Practice	
Enrique Agresott Garcia	+1 (305) 415-1742
Dominic Mackey	+1 (305) 415-1629
San Diego – Latin America Business Center – Global T	Tax Desk Network
Ernesto Ocampo, Mexico	+1 (858) 535-7383
San Francisco	
Netherlands desk	
Laura Katsma	+1 (415) 894-8923
Con Francisco - FMFIA Financial Comisso Dook	
San Francisco – EMEIA Financial Services Desk Siobhan Dillon, Ireland	+1 (415) 894-4336
Globitati Billott, Irelatio	11 (413) 034-4330
San Francisco – Indirect Tax – US VAT Practice	
Richard Alexander	+1 (415) 894-4939
Liz Day	+1 (415) 894-8247
Anne Freden	+1 (415) 894-8732
Katy Kendall	+1 (415) 894-8460
San Jose	
Hungary desk	
Richard Kocsis	+1 (408) 947-6753
Ireland desk	
Karl Doyle	+1 (408) 947-4977
Luxembourg desk	
Andres Ramirez-Gaston	+1 (408) 918-8372
Netherlands desk	
Laura Katsma	+1 (415) 894-8923
San Jose – Indirect Tax – US VAT Practice	
Anna Becker	+1 (408) 947-6114
San Jose – Asia-Pacific Business Group – Global Ta	x Desk Network
Archit Shah, India	+1 (408) 947-4930
Diana Wu, China Mainland	+1 (408) 947-6873

Albania

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Tirana		GMT +1
EY "Ibrahim Rugova" Str. Sky Tower 6th Floor 1001 Tirana Albania	+355 (4) 241-9575 Fax: +355 (4) 241-9570	
Principal Tax Contact ★ Milen Raikov (resident in Sofia)	+359 (2) 817-7155 Mobile: +359 (886) 183-933 Email: milen.raikov@bg.ey.com	
Business Tax Advisory Milen Raikov (resident in Sofia) Anisa Jasini Dairida Metalia	+359 (2) 817-7155 Mobile: +359 (886) 183-933 Email: milen.raikov@bg.ey.com +355 (4) 241-9575 Mobile: +355 (69) 403-1208 Email: anisa.jasini@al.ey.com +355 (4) 241-9575 Mobile: +355 (69) 709-4630 Email: dairida.metalia@al.ey.com	n.
A. At a glance Corporate Profits Tay Rate (%))	15
Corporate Profits Tax Rate (%) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) Branch Tax Rate (%) Withholding Tax (%))	15 15
Dividends Interest Royalties from Patents, Know Rent Technical Services Management Services Financial Services Insurance Services		8 15 15 15 15 15 15 15
Participation in Management and Administration Bodies		15
Construction, Installation or Assembly Projects and their Supervision		15
Payments for Entertainment, Sporting Events Gambling Gains Branch Remittance Tax	Artistic or	15 15 0
Net Operating Losses (Years) Carryback Carryforward		0

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Albanian companies are companies that are incorporated in Albania or have their place of effective

management in Albania. They are subject to corporate income tax on their worldwide income. Foreign companies are subject to tax on profits generated from activities performed through a permanent establishment in the country and on income from Albanian sources.

Rates of corporate tax. The corporate income tax rate is 15% for taxpayers with annual turnover exceeding ALL14 million (approximately EUR113,000) and 5% for taxpayers with annual turnover from ALL8 million (approximately EUR65,000) to ALL14 million (approximately EUR113,000).

Small businesses (taxpayers with annual turnover ranging from ALL5 million to ALL8 million (approximately EUR40,000 to EUR65,000) are subject to a reduced profit tax rate of 5%. Simplified profit tax of ALL0 applies to micro-businesses with annual turnover below ALL5 million (approximately EUR40,000).

Tax incentives. Tax incentives in Albania are described below.

The corporate income tax rate is 5% for software production and development companies. Effective from 1 January 2019, the reduced corporate income tax rate of 5% also applies to agricultural cooperatives and agrotourism businesses that are awarded the status of "certified agrotourism entity" on or before until 31 December 2021. They benefit from the reduced corporate income tax rate of 5% for a 10-year period following their certification.

Investment in and operation of internationally recognized 4- or 5-star hotels and resorts that are awarded a special status by the Council of Ministers are exempt from corporate income tax for a 10-year period starting from the commencement of the economic activity, but no later than 3 years from the award of the special status. This exemption applies to 4- or 5-star hotels and resorts that are awarded the special status in or before December 2024.

Capital gains and losses. Capital gains derived from the disposal of assets, including shares, are subject to tax at the standard rate of 15%. Capital losses are deductible for tax purposes.

Capital gains derived by nonresidents from the alienation of immovable property located in Albania, exploitation and other rights regarding minerals, hydrocarbons and other natural resources in Albania and information related to these rights are taxed in Albania. Also, capital gains derived by nonresidents from the alienation of shares deriving more than 50% of their value at any time during the last 365 days, directly or indirectly, from immovable property located in Albania or from any the abovementioned rights or information are taxed in Albania.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year.

Taxpayers subject to corporate income tax make advance payments of corporate income tax on a quarterly basis. The payments must be made by 30 March for January through March, by 30 June for April through June, by 30 September for July through September and by 30 December for October through December. However, taxpayers may opt to make monthly advance payments of corporate income tax by the 15th day of each month. Newly

established companies involved in production activities are not required to make quarterly advance payments for either a period of six months or the period until the end of the fiscal year, whichever is shorter.

The advance payments for January through March are calculated based on the corporate income tax of the tax year before the preceding tax year. The advance payments for April through December are calculated based on the corporate income tax of the preceding tax year. The tax rate for the calculation of the advance payment is 15%. If the company demonstrates to the tax authorities that the taxable income in the current year will be substantially lower than the taxable income of the reference period, the tax authorities may decide to decrease the advance payments. If the tax authorities approve the taxpayer's request for the reduction of the corporate advance payments and at year-end the corporate tax liability exceeds the amount of advance payments by more than 10%, default interest is applied to the difference. If the tax authorities determine that the taxable income of the current year will be increased by more than 10%, compared with the taxable income realized in the reference period, they may decide to increase the advance payments. Companies that generated losses in the reference years make advance payments based on their taxable profit projections for the current year.

By 31 March, companies must file the annual tax return and pay the corporate tax due for the tax year less advance payments made. A 10 February deadline applies to taxpayers subject to the reduced profit tax regime.

Taxpayers subject to the simplified profit tax regime make advance payments of profit tax (see Rates of corporate tax) on a quarterly basis. The payments must be made by 20 April for January through March, by 20 July for April through June, by 20 October for July through September and by 20 December for October through December. Taxpayers with turnover of ALL5 million to ALL8 million are provided with tax stamps for each payment made during the year (total of four). Taxpayers must place the tax stamps in the upper corner of their National Business Centre (Tax Identification Number) certificate.

Companies not complying with the filing and payment deadlines described above are subject to interest and penalties. Late tax payments are subject to interest at a rate of 120% of the interbanking loan interest rate published by Bank of Albania. The interest is not deductible for corporate income tax purposes. Late tax payments and inaccurate tax return filings are charged with a penalty of 0.06% of the amount of the unpaid tax liability and contribution for each day of delay, capped at 21.9%. In addition, a penalty of ALL10,000 for taxpayers subject to corporate income tax or ALL5,000 for other taxpayers can be assessed if the tax return is not filed by the due date. If the unreported tax liability results from tax evasion, the penalty is 100% of the unpaid liability.

Capital gains derived from the transfer of shares or voting rights deriving more than 50% of their value, directly or indirectly, from immovable property located in Albania, exploitation and other rights regarding minerals, hydrocarbons and other natural resources in Albania or from information related to these rights are taxed at the level of the Albanian taxpayer, to the extent that the taxpayer meets both of the following conditions:

- It is subject to a direct or indirect change of ownership by more than 20%.
- It has an average turnover of ALL500 million for the last three years.

The tax liability is computed on the difference between the fair value and cost of the underlying asset, apportioned to the ownership change percentage. This is a final tax, and the transferor of shares is exempt from taxation on capital gains. If there is a capital gain and if the Albanian taxpayer is not liable to pay tax in accordance with the above rule, the obligation rests with the transferor of shares.

A nonresident person that is subject to capital gain taxation in Albania must declare the capital gains and pay the tax liability by submitting an annual income tax return by 31 March of the following year.

The Albanian taxpayer should also report these ownership changes with the tax authorities to the extent that the change is more than 20% for all types of companies and more than 10% for companies whose shares derive more than 50% of their value at any time during the last 365 days, directly or indirectly, from immovable property located in Albania or from exploitation and other rights regarding natural resources and information related to these rights.

Failure to comply with these reporting obligations is subject to heavy penalties.

Dividends. Dividends paid by Albanian companies to resident and nonresident individuals and to foreign entities are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 8% unless the rate is reduced under an applicable double tax treaty (see Section F). Dividends received by Albanian companies are exempt from tax.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign direct tax on income and gains of an Albanian resident company may be credited against the corporate tax on the same profits. The foreign tax relief cannot exceed the Albanian corporate income tax charged on the same profits. If a company receives income from a country with which Albania has entered into a double tax treaty, other forms of foreign tax relief may apply, as stipulated in the provisions of the treaty.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The assessment is based on the financial statements prepared in accordance with the local standards or International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS), subject to certain adjustments for tax purposes as specified in the Albanian Tax Code and other supplementary legal acts.

All necessary and reasonable expenses incurred for the business activity that are properly documented are deductible, except for the following:

- In-kind compensation.
- Wages and salaries not paid through the banking system.
- Write-off of debts if all legal means for their collection have not been exhausted.

• Expenses for cross-border technical services and consultancy and management fees if the corresponding withholding tax has not been paid by 20 January of the year following the year in which the service is provided, regardless of whether the payment of the invoice is made. In case of tax treaty protection, the restriction above does not apply, and the provisions of the applicable treaty apply.

Other types of expenses may be deducted up to a ceiling. These expenses include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Representative and entertainment expenses are deductible up to 0.3% of annual turnover.
- Production waste and losses, including losses from impairment, are deductible to the extent provided by the relevant legislation.
- Sponsorships are generally deductible up to 3% of the income before tax and up to 5% for media-related sponsorships.
- Per diems are deductible up to ALL3,000 per day for traveling inside Albania and up to EUR60 per day for traveling abroad, to the extent that the annual total of per diems is less than 50% of the annual gross salary budget.
- Interest is deductible only to the extent that the rate does not exceed the average interest rate published by Bank of Albania and that the amount of the debt does not exceed four times the equity. Effective from 1 January 2018, for related-party loans, the net interest expense balance (that is, the difference between the interest expenses and interest revenues, exceeding 30% of earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization [EBITDA]) is not deductible for the tax period. Such interest not deductible in the current period can be carried forward to future tax periods, provided that a change of 50% in the entity's ownership does not occur. Such limitation does not apply to banks, other financial institutions that are not banks, insurance companies and leasing companies.
- Costs of improvements and maintenance are fully deductible in the year in which they are incurred to the extent that they do not exceed 15% of the remaining value of the asset.
- Expenses settled in cash are tax deductible if they do not exceed ALL150,000 (approximately EUR1,150).
- Voluntary pension contributions made by employers in favor of their employees to professional pension plans are tax deductible up to an amount of ALL250,000 (approximately EUR1,920) per year.
- Monetary donations are deductible up to 5% of the income before tax during natural disaster emergencies.

Inventories. The inventory valuation rules stipulated in the accounting law also apply for tax purposes. Inventory is valued at historical cost, which is determined by using the weighted average, first-in, first-out (FIFO) or other specified methods. The method must be applied consistently. Changes in the method must be reflected in the books of the company.

Provisions. Companies may not deduct provisions, except for certain levels of special reserves specified by regulations regarding insurance companies and provisions of financial service companies created in compliance with International Financial Reporting Standards and certified by external auditors.

Tax depreciation. Buildings are depreciated separately for tax purposes using the declining-balance method at a rate of 5%. If the remaining value of the assets at the beginning of a tax period is less than 3% of their historic acquisition cost, the entire remaining balance is recognized as a tax-deductible expense in that tax period.

Intangible assets are depreciated using the straight-line method at a rate of 15%.

Other assets are depreciated in groups, using the declining-balance method. The applicable rates are 25% for computers, information systems and software, and 20% for all other fixed assets. If the remaining value of the assets at the beginning of a tax period is less than 10% of their historic acquisition cost, the entire remaining balance is recognized as a tax-deductible expense in that tax period.

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward for three consecutive years. However, if a change of 50% in the entity's ownership occurs, the remaining losses are forfeited. Loss carrybacks are not allowed.

Groups of companies. Each company forming part of a group must file a separate return. The law does not provide for consolidated tax returns or other group relief.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax; exempt supplies include	
leases of land, supplies of buildings (optional)	
and financial services	
Standard rate	20%
Reduced rate for supplies of certain public	
transport vehicles	6% until 2021
an	d 10% from 2022
Reduced rate for certain services,	
accommodation and restaurant	
(except for drinks) supplies	
from companies having the status	
of "agritourism certified entity,"	
advertisement services from audiovisual med	lia
and supplies of books of any type	6%
Exports of goods and supplies of services	
relating to international transportation	0%
Real estate property tax	
Buildings	
Buildings used for business purposes; rate	
applied to value of building	0.2%
Buildings under construction; rate applied	
to value of the construction surface of	
buildings that have not been completed	
as per the time frame stipulated in the	
construction permit received	30%
•	

Nature of tax	Rate
Agricultural land	ALL700 to ALL5,600
	per hectare
Plots of land	ALL0.14 to ALL20
	per square meter
Social security contributions, on monthly	
salary up to ALL114,670; paid by	
Employer	15%
Employee	9.5%
Health insurance contributions on monthl	y
gross salary; paid by	
Employer	1.7%
Employee	1.7%
Excise duties imposed on specified goods	S
(tobacco products, coffee, alcoholic	
beverages, petrol, diesel, fuel, kerosene	
and lubricants); the tax is calculated as	
a specific amount per unit	Various
Consumption tax for petrol, gas, oil and c	coal ALL27 per liter

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Albania has a free foreign-exchange market. The Albanian currency, the lek (ALL), is fully convertible internally.

Residents and nonresidents may open foreign-currency accounts in Albanian banks or foreign banks authorized to operate in Albania. Residents may also open accounts in banks located abroad. All entities must properly document all of their money transfers to comply with the regulations of Bank of Albania. No limits are imposed on the amount of foreign currency that may be brought into Albania. Hard-currency earnings may be repatriated after the deduction of any withholding tax.

Transfer pricing. Albanian transfer-pricing rules were introduced in June 2014 and are aligned with the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Transfer Pricing Guidelines of 2010. Under these rules, taxpayers engaged in controlled transactions are required to maintain transfer-pricing documentation, which must be submitted within 30 days following the tax authorities' request. Failure to prepare transfer-pricing documentation is not sanctioned with penalties, but fulfilling the requirement protects the taxpayer from the assessment of penalties in the event of transfer-pricing-related audit adjustments. Such penalties equal 0.06% of the amount of the unpaid liability for each day of delay, capped at 21.9% (equivalent of 365 days).

Only cross-border and controlled transactions are subject to the transfer-pricing rules. Consequently, domestic transactions are not subject to the rules. Controlled transactions are transactions between related parties, dealings between a permanent establishment and its head office, and transactions with an entity resident in a tax-haven jurisdiction. Two persons are considered related parties if either one of them participates directly or indirectly in the management, control or capital of the other, or the same

person(s) participate(s) directly or indirectly in the management, control or capital of the two parties; that is, the same person owns 50% or more of the share capital of the other person or effectively controls the business decisions of the other person.

The transfer-pricing rules refer to the application of the most appropriate method among the OECD transfer-pricing methods, which are comparable uncontrolled price, resale price, cost-plus, transactional net margin and profit-split. If it can be proved that none of the approved methods can be reasonably applied, taxpayers are allowed to use other more appropriate methods.

Taxpayers are required to submit by 31 March of the following year a Controlled Transaction Notice, which lists the intercompany transactions and the transfer-pricing methods applied to these transactions, if their controlled transactions, including loan balances, exceed in aggregate ALL50 million (approximately EUR363,000).

Failure to timely submit the Controlled Transaction Notice subjects the taxpayer to a penalty of ALL10,000 (approximately EUR70) for each month of delay.

In October 2018, the Albanian government approved the agreement with the OECD for Albania to join the Inclusive Framework on Base Erosion and Profit Shifting.

Debt-to-equity rules. Albanian tax law includes thin-capitalization rules with respect to the deduction of interest on loans, which apply if the debt-to-equity ratio exceeds 4:1. The ratio applies to all debts owed to related and unrelated parties as well as to loans obtained from financial institutions. However, the limitation does not apply to banks and insurance and leasing companies. For related-party loans, the net interest expense balance (that is, the difference between the interest expenses and interest revenues, exceeding 30% of EBITDA) is not deductible. Such interest not deductible in the current period can be carried forward to future tax periods, provided that a change of 50% in the entity's ownership does not occur.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Albania has entered into tax treaties with several jurisdictions. In October 2018, the Albanian Council of Ministers approved for Albania to become a signatory jurisdiction and party to the Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (Multilateral Instrument, or MLI), announcing that Albania will enter its reservations and observations. The rates of withholding tax in Albania's tax treaties are described in the following table.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Austria	5/15 (a)	5 (b)	5
Belgium	5/15 (a)	5	5
Bosnia and Herzegovina	5/10 (a)	10	10
Bulgaria	5/15 (a)	10	10
China Mainland	10	10	10
Croatia	10	10	10

	Dividends	Interest	Royalties
a	%	%	%
Czech Republic	5/15 (a)	5	10
Egypt	10	10	10
Estonia	5/10 (f)	5 (b)	5
France	5/15 (a)	10	5
Germany	5/15 (a)	5 (b)	5 5 5 5
Greece	5	5	5
Hungary	5/10 (a)	0	
Iceland	5/10 (a)	10 (b)	10
Ireland	5/10 (a)	7 (b)	7
Italy	10	5 (b)	5
Korea (South)	5/10 (a)	10 (b)	10
Kosovo	15	10	10
Kuwait	0/5/10 (g)	10	10
Latvia	5/10 (a)	5/10 (b)	5
Malaysia	5/15 (a)	10	10
Malta	5/15 (a)	5	5
Moldova	5/10 (a)	5	10
Montenegro	5/15 (a)	10	10
Netherlands	0/5/15 (c)	5/10 (d)	10
North Macedonia	10	10	10
Norway	5/15 (a)	10	10
Poland	5/10 (a)	10	5
Qatar	0/5 (h)	0/5 (b)	6
Romania	10/15 (a)	10 (b)	15
Russian Federation	10	10	10
Serbia	5/15 (a)	10	10
Singapore	5	5 (b)	5
Slovenia	5/10 (a)	7 (b)	7
Spain	0/5/10 (e)	6 (b)	15
Sweden	5/15 (a)	5	5
Switzerland	5/15 (a)	5	5
Turkey	5/15 (a)	10 (b)	10
United Arab Emirates	0/5/10 (g)	0	5
United Kingdom	5/15 (i)	6 (b)	0
Non-treaty jurisdictions	8	15	15

- (a) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer. The higher rate applies to other dividends.
- (b) Interest on government and central bank loans is exempt from withholding tax.
- (c) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds at least 50% of the payer and that has invested at least USD250,000 in the capital of the payer. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds at least 25% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (d) The 5% rate applies to interest paid on loans granted by banks or other financial institutions. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (e) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 75% of the capital of the payer. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (f) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The higher rate applies to other dividends.
- (g) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a government, a government institution or an agency of the other contracting state. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.

- (h) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividend is a government, a government institution or an agency of the other contracting state. The 5% rate applies to other dividends.
- (i) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividend is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer or is a pension scheme. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.

Albania has signed tax treaties with India, Luxembourg and Saudi Arabia, but these treaties have not yet entered into force.

Algeria

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Algiers	GMT +1
EY	+213 21-24-93-92
Oriental Business Park Quartier d'affaires d'Alger Bab Ezzouar, Algiers Algeria	Fax: +213 21-24-91-14
Principal Tax Contacts	
Bruno Messerschmitt	+33 (1) 55-61-17-21
(resident in Paris)	Mobile: +33 6-84-02-72-51,
	+213 770-258-980
	Email: bruno.messerschmitt@ey-avocats.com
Halim Zaidi	+213 21-24-93-92
	Mobile: +213 770-82-52-35
	Email: halim.zaidi@dz.ey.com
Imene Henni	+213 21-24-93-92
	Mobile: +213 782-22-00-60
	Email: imene.henni@dz.ey.com
Yasmine Nait Dahmane	+213 21-24-93-92
	Mobile: +213 770-82-42-30
A : FILL !'A!'	Email: yasmine.nait-dahmane@dz.ey.com
Anis El Hadj Ali	+213 21-24-93-92
	Mobile: +213 770-47-44-69
	Email: anis.el.hadj.ali@dz.ey.com
A. At a glance	
Corporate Income Tax Ra	ite (%) 19/23/26 (a)
Conital Coing Toy Date (0	()

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	19/23/26 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	15/20 (b)
Branch Income Tax Rate (%)	19/23/26 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	15
Interest	10
Royalties from Patents, Know-How, etc.	24
Foreign Services	24
Fees for Technical Assistance and Other	
Remuneration for Services	24
Branch Remittance Tax	15
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	4

(a) For details regarding these rates, see Section B.

(b) The higher rate applies to payments to nonresident individuals or companies.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. The following companies are subject to corporate income tax (Impôt sur le Bénéfice des Sociétés, or IBS):

- Resident companies (those incorporated in Algeria)
- Nonresident companies that have a permanent establishment in Algeria

In general, IBS is levied on income realized in Algeria, which includes the following:

- Income derived from trading activities carried out by companies
- Income of representative agents of companies
- Income of companies that do not have an establishment or a representative agent but realize a complete cycle of commercial activities

Tax rates. The following are the IBS rates:

- 19% for companies carrying out production activities
- 23% for companies engaged in the construction sector and tourism
- 26% for companies carrying out other activities, such as importation and resale in the same condition

If a company engages in more than one of the above activities, it should prepare an analytical accounting so that it can apply the appropriate rate to each activity. Otherwise, the 26% rate applies.

Tax incentives. Law No. 16-09 relating to the development of investments, which amended Law 01-03, provides for different levels of investment incentives applicable to national and foreign investments made in the production of goods and services, and investments made within the framework of the granting of a license and/or a concession.

For purposes of the above law, investments include the following:

- Acquisition of assets included in the creation of new activities, capacity of production extension, rehabilitation and restructuring
- · Participation in the share capital of an Algerian company

Before the investments are made, they must be registered with the National Agency for Investment Development (Agence Nationale pour le Développement des Investissements, or ANDI) to benefit from the incentives discussed below. Investments of DZD5 billion or more, as well as those that serve particular interest of the national economy are subject to the prior decision of the National Investment Council.

The advantages granted by the ANDI to investors depend on the investment's structure, as provided by Law 16-09.

Common advantages for all eligible investments. The advantages described below apply to national and foreign investments made in the activities of production of goods and services as well as investments made within the framework of the granting of a license and/or a concession.

For investment projects in northern areas, during the setting up of their investments, companies may benefit from the following advantages:

- Exemption from customs duties on imported equipment directly involved in the investment setup
- Exemption from value-added tax (VAT) on goods and services directly involved in the investment setup
- Exemption from property transfer tax and land publication fees on all property acquisitions made within the framework of the registered investment

- Exemption from registration duties, land publication fees and state-owned property remuneration, for granted built and unbuilt property assigned to the investment setup
- Ninety percent deduction on the annual rental fee amount set by the government property authority for the investment setup period
- Exemption from land tax on real estate within the framework of the investment for a period of 10 years from the acquisition date
- Exemption from registration duties on acts of incorporation and capital increases

When operating in northern areas, companies may be granted the following advantages for three years:

- IBS exemption
- Tax on professional activity (see Section D) exemption
- 50% deduction on the annual rental fee amount set by the state property department

For investment projects in southern areas (the highlands and areas whose development requires a particular contribution of the state), during the setting up of their investments, companies may benefit from the following advantages:

- Exemption from customs duties on imported goods directly involved in the investment setup.
- Exemption from VAT on goods and services directly involved in the investment setup, whether they are imported or purchased on the local market.
- Exemption from transfer tax payable on real estate acquisitions made within the framework of the investment.
- Exemption from registration fees, land advertisement tax and the state-owned property remuneration on built and unbuilt properties granted for the investment projects' setup. This benefit applies for the minimum duration of the granted concession.
- Partial or total support by the state, after the ANDI's assessment of expenditures concerning infrastructure works needed for the setup of the investment.
- Exemption from land tax on real estate within the framework of the investment for a period of 10 years from the acquisition date.
- Exemption from registration duties on acts of incorporations and capital increases.
- Reduction of the annual rental fee amount set by the state property department, on the land concession for the investment projects' setup, in the following amounts:
 - A symbolic dinar per square meter is paid for a period of 10 years and 50% of the annual rental fee amount is paid beyond this period for investments located in localities within the highlands and other areas whose development requires a special contribution of the state.
 - A symbolic dinar per square meter is paid for a period of 15 years and 50% of the annual rental fee amount is paid beyond this period for investment projects implemented in the regions of the south.

During the investment exploitation period in southern areas, companies may be granted the following advantages for 10 years:

- IBS exemption
- Tax on professional activity (see Section D) exemption

 Fifty percent deduction on the annual rental fee amount set by the state property department

Additional advantages for privileged and jobs-creating activities. Particular tax and financial incentives are available under legislation for tourist, industrial and agricultural activities, which cannot be cumulated with the advantages of Law No. 16-09 provisions. The investor benefits from the most advantageous incentive measure.

For investments that are set up in areas to be promoted and that are generating more than 100 permanent jobs, the duration of the tax exemption during the investment exploitation period is five years.

Exceptional advantages to investments serving a particular interest of the national economy. The following advantages are available to investments serving a particular interest of the national economy during the investment setup period:

- · All the common advantages for the setup period
- Granting, according to the legislation in force, of exemptions or reduction of customs duties, taxes and other impositions with fiscal character and subsidies, aids or financial supports, and benefiting from any facilitation measures likely to be introduced
- After the National Investment Council agreement is signed, the possibility of the setup period advantages being transferred from the investor to contracting parties in charge of the investment setup for the investor

The following advantages are available to investments serving a particular interest of the national economy during the investment-exploitation period:

- Extension for a period of up to 10 years, of the duration of the common advantages granted during the exploitation period
- Granting of a duty-free purchase scheme for goods and materials used in the production of goods benefiting from the VAT exemption
- Granting for a period not exceeding five years exemptions or reductions of duties and taxes, including VAT, applied on the prices of goods produced within the framework of emerging industrial activities

Capital gains. Capital gains are included in ordinary income and taxed at the applicable IBS rate.

Capital gains derived from the sale of fixed assets are taxed differently, depending on whether they are short-term capital gains (on assets held for three years or less) or long-term capital gains (on assets held for more than three years).

The following percentages of capital gains derived from the partial or total sale of assets within the framework of industrial, commercial, agriculture or professional activities are included in taxable profits:

- 35% of long-term capital gains
- 70% of short-term capital gains

Capital gains derived from the sale of shares realized by nationals are taxed at a rate of 15%.

Unless otherwise provided by a double tax treaty, nonresident individuals and companies that derive capital gains from the sale of shares of an Algerian entity are subject to a final withholding tax at a rate of 20%.

Administration. An annual tax return must be filed with the tax administration within four months after the end of the financial year. Foreign companies carrying out activities in Algeria through a permanent establishment are subject to the same filing obligations as companies incorporated in Algeria. These obligations include the filing of an annual corporate tax return (IBS return, named G4 form or G4 Bis form), by 30 April of each year.

The IBS is generally paid in three down payments from 20 February to 20 March, from 20 May to 20 June and from 20 October to 20 November of the year following the financial year, if profit has been realized and used for the base of tax calculation. The amount of each down payment is equal to 30% of the IBS due on profits realized during the last closed financial year.

Permanent establishments of foreign companies must make an IBS down payment equal to 0.5% of the amounts billed every month. When filing the annual IBS return, these IBS down payments are offset against the IBS due.

Certain listed documents must be attached to the IBS return. including the balance sheet and a summary of the profit-and-loss account.

Taxes withheld at source and those paid in cash must be declared on a monthly tax return ("G 50" form). These taxes include the following:

- Personal income tax (Impôt sur le Revenu Global, or IRG)
- Withholding tax due on passive income and remuneration paid to nonresident service suppliers
- TAP
- IBS down payments
- VAT

This form must be filed within 20 days following the end of the month of payment of the relevant remuneration together with the payment of the related taxes.

Dividends. Dividends paid are subject to a 15% withholding tax, subject to double tax treaties.

Royalties. Unless otherwise provided by double tax treaties, a 24% withholding tax is imposed on royalties and remuneration for services paid to nonresident entities.

For contracts relating to the use of computer software, a tax allowance at a rate of 30% is applicable on the amount of the royalties. Consequently, the effective rate of the withholding tax is 16.8%.

A tax allowance at a rate of 60% is applied to the amount of the rent amount paid under an international leasing contract. As a result, the effective rate of the withholding tax is 9.6%.

For royalties benefiting from allowances, VAT must be paid in addition to withholding tax.

Foreign tax relief. The Algerian Direct Tax Code does not provide for foreign tax relief.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. The computation of taxable income is based on financial statements prepared according to generally accepted accounting principles, provided they are not incompatible with the provisions of the Algerian Direct Tax Code.

Taxable income is determined on the basis of profits and losses. Taxable income includes operating income and "extraordinary income," such as capital gains, gains from the revaluation of business assets and subventions, subject to certain exclusions and business incentives.

In the determination of taxable income, any expenditure that is wholly, exclusively and necessarily incurred for the purposes of the exploitation of the business and the generation of income is deductible from gross income.

Financial expenses related to overseas loans, royalties, technical assistance fees and other fees payable in foreign currencies may be deducted for tax purposes during only the financial year of their effective payment.

Certain expenses are not deductible for tax purposes, including the following:

- Expenses, costs and rents of any type that are not directly assigned to operations (for example, premises leased for accommodation of members of the company's management)
- Fines, interest on late payments and penalties, interest and increases in duties as a result of defaults or insufficiencies in tax returns or payments
- Gifts (except those for advertisements, the value of which does not exceed DZD500 per beneficiary)
- Subsidies or donations except those made to humanitarian organizations or associations or those made to nonprofit research organizations up to DZD1 million
- Restaurant, hotel and entertainment expenses not directly linked to the business
- Expenses paid in cash in the case of an invoice exceeding DZD300,000
- Remuneration for services rendered by a company established abroad to the extent it exceeds 20% of general expenses of the debtor company and 5% of turnover or, for design and engineering consulting firms, to the extent that it exceeds 7% of turnover
- Interest paid to partners on account of sums made available to the company, in addition to capital shares, whatever the form of the company, to the extent that it exceeds the effective average interest rate reported by the Bank of Algeria (a deduction for such interest is allowed only if the capital has been fully paid up and if the sums made available do not exceed 50% of the capital)
- Expenses incurred on behalf of third parties without a link to the activities performed by the company
- Expenses related to the promotion of pharmaceutical and parapharmaceutical products to the extent that they exceed 1% of annual turnover

Inventories. Inventories are valued at cost in accordance with the new Algerian accounting and financial system.

Provisions. Provisions are generally deductible for income tax purposes if they satisfy the following conditions:

- They are established for losses or charges that are clearly identified and likely to occur.
- They are recorded both in the books and financial statements.
- They are listed on the statement of reserves attached to the annual tax return.

Reserves or the portion of them that are not used in accordance with their intended purposes or no longer have a purpose in the following financial year must be added back to the income in such financial year. Abusive establishment of provisions may result in the provisions being added back to taxable income and related penalties applied.

Depreciation. Under the Algerian Direct Tax Code, depreciation of fixed assets must be calculated in accordance with the following:

- · Generally accepted limits
- Applicable practices for each type of industry, business or operations
- Rules provided in tax laws with respect to the depreciation system

The following are the three depreciation methods:

- Straight-line method
- Progressive method
- · Declining-balance method

The straight-line method is the standard method, while progressive or declining-balance methods may alternatively be used on election.

Under the Algerian Direct Tax Code, the basis of computation of deductible depreciation is limited for private passenger-type vehicles to a purchase value of DZD1 million. This cap of DZD1 million does not apply if such vehicles constitute the main object of the company's activities.

Relief for losses. Tax losses may be carried forward four years. They cannot be carried back.

Groups of companies. Under the Algerian Direct Tax Code, related companies subject to IBS may elect to form a tax-consolidated group. The parent company must make the election for this regime for a four-year period and the election must be accepted by the affiliated companies.

The group tax consolidation regime is based on the consolidation of the balance sheets of the related companies with the parent company.

A tax consolidation group may consist of an Algerian parent company and Algerian subsidiaries in which the parent company owns directly at least 90% of the capital if both of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The capital of the parent company is not owned partially or totally by the subsidiaries.
- 90% or more of the parent company is not owned by another company eligible to be a parent company.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
VAT; standard rate	19
Tax on professional activity	
General rates	1/2
Transport by pipeline of hydrocarbons	3
Apprenticeship tax	1
Training tax	1
Social security contributions (total rate of 35%); paid by	y
Employer	26
Employees	9
Registration duties	
On sales of shares in stock companies	
and private limited companies	2.5
On sales of goodwill	5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in Algeria is the dinar (DZD).

Foreign-exchange regulations in Algeria are based on the principle of non-convertibility of Algerian dinars outside Algeria.

Payments or transfers made with respect to regular transactions within the meaning of Algerian regulations (including foreign-trade transactions involving goods and services) are free, provided that certain conditions are fulfilled (particularly the bank domiciliation [the procedure under which a local party registers a contract with a local bank] and the delivery of a transfer certificate by the tax authorities). Algerian accredited intermediary banks must operate these transactions.

Dividends, profits and net proceeds from investments or the liquidation of investments can also be freely transferred outside Algeria, subject to compliance with certain requirements (particularly, the delivery of a transfer certificate by the tax authorities.

The realization of foreign investments, directly or in partnership, except for share capital, must be financed through Algerian financing institutions.

Foreign loans from foreign banks are prohibited in Algeria. However, an exception is provided for foreign financing through a current-account contribution by a foreign shareholder. Executive Decree No. 13-320 of 26 September 2013 determines the terms and conditions for a current-account contribution by a foreign shareholder.

Nonresidents may open bank accounts in Algerian dinars and/or in foreign currencies at Algerian accredited intermediary banks. These bank accounts are subject to specific conditions on opening and operation.

Transfer pricing. Under the Algerian tax rules, for Algerian taxpayers that are owned or controlled by an enterprise located in Algeria or outside Algeria or that own or control an enterprise located in Algeria or outside Algeria, the income indirectly transferred to the related enterprise, either through an increase or

decrease of purchase or sale price or through any other means, may be added back to the Algerian taxpayer's taxable income. In the absence of any relevant information for the reassessment of tax, the taxable income is determined by comparison with income of similar enterprises that are regularly operated.

Transfer-pricing documentation requirements. On request of the tax authorities, in the framework of a tax audit, enterprises or companies operating in Algeria and undertaking cross-border and domestic transactions with related parties are required to provide their transfer-pricing documentation within 30 days from the date of the notification. Failure to answer or providing an insufficient answer triggers a 25% penalty per fiscal year calculated on the basis of the transfer-pricing reassessments resulting from the tax audit.

In addition, certain Algerian-based taxpayers (mainly companies belonging to foreign international groups, legal entities or businesses operating in the hydrocarbon industry) must file transferpricing documentation with their annual tax returns to the tax authorities. The lack of documentation or insufficient documentation at the time of the tax return filing triggers a DZD2 million tax penalty, and in the case of a tax audit, an additional penalty of 25% of deemed transferred profits applies.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Austria	5/15 (a)	0/10	10
Bahrain	0	0	0
Belgium	15	0/15 (e)	5/15
Bosnia and Herzegovina	10	10	12
Bulgaria	10	10	10
Canada	15	0/15 (e)	15
China Mainland	5/10 (b)	7	10
Egypt	10	5	10
France	5/15 (a)	12 (e)	5/12
Germany	5/15 (a)	10	10
Indonesia	15	15	15
Iran	5	0/5	5
Italy	15	15	5/15
Jordan	15	0/15 (e)	15
Korea (South)	5/15 (b)	10	2/10
Kuwait	0	0	15
Lebanon	15	0/10	10
Oman	5/10 (d)	0/5	10
Portugal	10/15 (b)	15	10
Romania	15	15	15
Russian Federation	5/15 (b)	0/15 (e)	15
Saudi Arabia	0	— (f)	7
South Africa	10/15 (b)	10	10
Spain	5/15 (a)	5	7/14
Switzerland	5/15 (c)	0/10	10
Syria	15	10	18
Turkey	12	10	10
Ukraine	5/15 (b)	0/10	10
United Arab Emirates	0	0	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
United Kingdom	5/15 (b)	7	10
Yemen	10	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	15	10	24

- (a) The 5% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company, other than a partnership, that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The higher rate applies to other dividends.
- (b) The lower rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company, other than a partnership, that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (c) The lower rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company, other than a partnership, that holds directly at least 20% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (d) The lower rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company, other than a partnership, that holds directly at least 15% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (e) The Algerian domestic rate of 10% applies if the rate under the treaty is higher.
- (f) The treaty does not include an article regarding interest.

Angola

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT +1 Luanda

EY +244 227-280-461/2/3/4 Presidente Business Center Fax: +244 227-280-465

Largo 17 de Setembro, 3 3rd piso - Sala 341

Luanda

Angola

Edifício República Avenida d República, 90

3rd Floor 1649-024 Lisbon

Portugal

+351 217-912-000

Fax: +351 217-912-249

Email: ernstyoung.ao@pt.ey.com

Principal Tax Contacts and Business Tax Advisory

+244 227-280-461, +244 927-561-851 ★ Rui Henriques

> Mobile: +351 937-912-028 Email: rui.henriques@pt.ey.com

António Pedro Pereira +244 227-280-461

Mobile: +244 945-907-822 Email: antonio.p.homenio.pereira@pt.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Paulo Mendonça +351 217-912-045 Mobile: +351 966-867-735

(resident in Lisbon) Email: paulo.mendonca@pt.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	30 (a)(b)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	30 (c)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	30 (a)(b)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	10 (d)
Interest	5/10/15 (e)
Royalties	10
Payments for Services	6.5 (f)
Branch Remittance Tax	10
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	3 (g)

- Income from certain activities, such as agriculture, forestry and cattle raising, is subject to tax at a rate of 15%. Mining activities are subject to tax at a rate of 25%. Oil and gas companies are subject to Petroleum Income Tax rather than Industrial Tax (corporate income tax). See Section B.
- Tax exemptions or tax reductions are available under the Private Investment Law as well as specific legislation for micro, small- and medium-sized companies. For details, see Section B.
- Gains derived from the sale of securities that are not subject to corporate income tax or personal income tax are subject to tax at a rate of 10%. If such gains are derived from treasury bills, treasury bonds and titles issued by the Angolan Central Bank (Banco Nacional de Angola, or BNA) with a maturity of at least three years or from shares of listed companies, a 50% tax relief may apply.

- (d) Certain dividends are exempt from tax (see Section B). A 5% rate applies to dividends paid by listed companies during a five-year period beginning on 19 November 2014.
- (e) In general, interest is subject to a 15% rate. However, certain interest, such as interest on shareholders loans, corporate bonds, bank deposits, treasury bills, treasury bonds and titles issued by the BNA is subject to a 10% rate. Interest on treasury bills and treasury bonds and titles issued by the BNA is subject to a reduced rate of 5% if the maturity is at least three years.
- (f) Some exceptions are available.
- (g) Mining companies may carry forward losses for seven years, up to a limit of 50% of the turnover.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies carrying out industrial and commercial activities in Angola are subject to Industrial Tax (corporate income tax).

An Angolan company, which is a company that has its head office or effective place of management and control in Angola, is subject to Industrial Tax on its worldwide profits.

Foreign entities with a permanent establishment in Angola are subject to Industrial Tax only on profits imputed to the permanent establishment. The tax law provides a force of attraction principle for permanent establishments.

All companies, regardless of whether they have a permanent establishment in Angola, are subject to Industrial Withholding Tax on services supplied to entities established in Angola for tax purposes (for details, see *Rates of corporate tax*).

Industrial Tax taxpayers are classified into the following two groups of taxation:

- Group A: Companies with a share capital exceeding AOA2 million and with turnover exceeding AOA500 million, as well as permanent establishments of nonresident companies, public companies, associations and foundations.
- Group B: Companies with a share capital not exceeding AOA2 million and with turnover not exceeding AOA500 million.
 As a general rule, companies that do not fall into Group A are classified by default into Group B, unless a specific request is made.

Rates of corporate tax. The standard Industrial Tax rate is 30%.

Income from certain activities, such as agriculture, forestry and cattle raising, is subject to a reduced tax rate of 15%.

A new Private Investment Law was recently approved as Law No. 10/18 of 26 June 2018. This new law provides that no minimum amount is required for foreign or domestic (national) investments.

Benefits and incentives vary according to the type of regime to which the investment project is subject and the investment zones, among other factors.

The standard regime provides, among other benefits, a reduction of 20% on the final and provisional assessment rates for Industrial Tax purposes, and a 25% reduction on the Investment Income Tax rate on dividends. Both benefits have a duration of two years.

The special regime applies to investment projects in priority industry sectors. The benefits vary in accordance with the respective location, and include, among others, the following:

- Reduction of the Industrial Tax rate by a percentage ranging from 20% to 80%, for a period varying from two to eight years
- Fifty percent increase of the depreciation rates for an eight-year period
- Reduction of the Investment Income Tax rate on dividends and profits distributed or remitted, by a percentage ranging from 25% and 80%, for a period from two to eight years

The following are the priority sectors:

- Education, technical and professional training, higher education, scientific research and innovation
- · Agriculture, food and agro-industry
- Specialized health services
- Reforestation, industrial transformation of forest resources and forestry
- Textiles, clothing and footwear
- · Hotel and tourism
- Construction, public works, telecommunications and information technology
- · Airport and railway infrastructure
- · Production and distribution of electricity
- · Sanitation and solid waste treatment

The following are the four investment zones:

- Zone A: Province of Luanda, the capital municipalities of the Provinces of Benguela and Huíla, and the municipality of Lobito
- Zone B: Provinces of Bié, Bengo, Cuanza-Norte, Cuanza-Sul, Huambo, Namibe and the other municipalities of Benguela and Huíla
- Zone C: Provinces of Cuando Cubango, Cunene, Lunda-Norte, Luanda-Sul, Malanje, Moxico, Uíge and Zaire
- · Zone D: Province of Cabinda

Withholding tax. All companies, regardless of whether they have a permanent establishment in Angola, are subject to withholding tax on payments received for services rendered. The withholding tax applies regardless of whether the services are rendered in or outside Angola. The rate of the withholding tax is 6.5%.

The following services are excluded from withholding tax:

- · Teaching and similar services
- · Health services
- Services for which the amount paid does not exceed AOA20,000
- Passenger transportation services
- Lease of machinery and equipment subject to Investment Income Tax

A similar exclusion applies to financial and insurance intermediation services, hotel and similar services, and telecommunication services, if the service provider has a taxable presence in Angola. For local service providers, withholding tax does not apply to documented recharges between related parties. Payments for raw materials, parts and other materials are also excluded from the withholding tax base if the service provider has a taxable presence in Angola.

The payer must withhold the tax from each payment and remit the withholding tax to the Angolan government. The tax withheld is considered to be a payment on account if the recipient has a residence, head office or permanent establishment in Angola. Excess withholding tax can be carried forward for five years. Otherwise, the tax is final.

Special taxation regimes. Income from oil and gas extraction is subject to Petroleum Income Tax at a total rate of 50% (under production-sharing agreements) or 65.75% (under other types of joint ventures). Angolan companies benefit from a reduced Petroleum Income Tax rate equivalent to that of Industrial Tax. In addition, companies engaged in exploration for and production of Petroleum oil, gas and similar products must pay Petroleum Production Tax at a total rate of 20%. Petroleum Transaction Tax and a Surface Surcharge may also be levied at rates of 70% and USD300 per square kilometer, respectively. Petroleum Production Tax and Petroleum Transaction Tax are not payable under production-sharing agreements.

Contracts, such as production-sharing agreements, between oil and gas companies and the Angolan government generally override the Petroleum Production Tax and Petroleum Transaction Tax and may set forth different taxes and applicable rates.

Additional taxes and charges apply within the oil and gas and mining industries. Also, specific tax rules apply to the liquefied natural gas project, including withholding tax exemptions on certain interest, dividends, royalties and services income.

Capital gains. Capital gains on profits derived from the sale of fixed assets are subject to Industrial Tax at the regular tax rate of 30%. Capital gains on shares or other instruments generating investment income that is not taxable for Industrial Tax or personal income tax purposes are subject to Investment Income Tax at a rate of 10%.

However, a 50% relief is available for capital gains derived from listed shares or from corporate bonds, other securities, treasury bonds, treasury bills and BNA securities, if they are negotiated in a regulated market and if their maturity is of at least three years.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year.

All companies engaging in activities in Angola must register with the tax department to obtain a taxpayer number.

Companies, including foreign companies with a permanent establishment in Angola, must file an annual Industrial Tax return, together with their financial statements and other documentation, by the end of April (Group B taxpayers) or May (Group A taxpayers) of the following year.

Companies must make an advance payment of Industrial Tax in July or August, depending on the type of taxpayer. The advance payment corresponds to 2% of the turnover derived from the sale of goods and services not subject to Industrial Tax withholdings during the first six months of the tax year. In the event of a tax loss in the preceding year, no such advance payment is due.

Penalties are imposed for a failure to file tax returns and other required documents. If, on the final assessment, the tax authorities determine that a further payment is required and that the taxpayer is at fault, a penalty of up to 35% and compensatory interest at a rate of 1% per month or fraction of a month is imposed, in addition to the unpaid tax. Late payment interest also applies to non-payment of the above tax debt.

Dividends. Companies are not subject to Industrial Tax on the gross amount of dividends received if the dividends have been subject to Investment Income Tax.

The 10% Investment Income Tax, which is withheld at source, is imposed on dividends.

The Investment Income Tax Code contains a participation exemption measure. Under this measure, the 10% withholding tax exemption applies to dividends received by Angolan parent companies from Angolan subsidiaries, subject to minimum 25% and one-year holding requirements.

Foreign tax relief. In general, no relief is granted for foreign taxes paid by Angolan taxpayers.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Taxable income is the income reported in companies' financial statements, subject to certain adjustments. Expenses considered indispensable in the production of income and the maintenance of a production unit are deductible. The following expenses, among others, are not deductible and are added back to taxable income for Industrial Tax purposes:

- Provisions and depreciation deemed to be unlawful, excessive or unauthorized by the tax authorities
- · Bad or irrecoverable debts
- Interest on shareholders loans, on the component exceeding the average annual rate published by the BNA
- Angolan personal income tax, social security contributions due from the employer, Investment Income Tax and Urban Property Tax (on the taxation of leased properties; see Section D)
- Costs associated with rented property, considered in the computation of Urban Property Tax
- Costs related to previous years
- Donations not covered by the Law of Patronage
- Non-documented expenses and improperly documented expenses
- Confidential expenses (an expense is considered a confidential expense if no valid documentation legally supports the expense and if its nature, function or origin are not materially justifiable)
- Fines and penalties

Under Law No. 4/19, foreign-exchange costs and losses, related to fixed assets, are no longer considered in the computation of the taxable income, in an amount exceeding 7% per year. Further clarifications are expected regarding the practical application of this measure.

Rental income subject to Urban Property Tax and income subject to Investment Income Tax is excluded from the computation of the Industrial Tax base.

Stand-alone tax for certain expenses that are nondeductible for **Industrial Tax purposes.** Certain expenses that are nondeductible for Industrial Tax purposes are subject to a stand-alone tax, effective from 2017. This tax applies to improperly documented expenses (2%), non-documented expenses (4%), confidential expenses (30%, or 50% in certain situations) and donations not made in accordance with the Law of Patronage (15%).

Law No. 4/19 amended the Industrial Tax Code so that the code no longer mentions the 2% and 4% stand-alone tax. It remains to be confirmed whether this was intentional.

Inventories. Inventories may be valued by any currently acceptable method provided that the method is consistently applied and is based on documented purchase prices.

Provisions. Provisions for the following items are allowable:

- Bad debts up to 4% (for the annual allowance regarding the booking of a new provision or the increasing of a previous balance) or 10% (accumulated balance) of clients' receivables, if, among other requirements, such credits have been legally claimed and are due for more than six months and if steps to collect the claim have been undertaken
- Provisions imposed by the public regulatory authorities of financial, insurance and gambling businesses
- Litigation processes regarding facts underlying the litigation claims that would represent costs of that year
- Depreciation in the value of inventory, provided that it does not exceed 0.5% to 3% in the current year (depending on the nature of the activity), up to a limit that can vary between 2.5% and 12% of the value of the inventory

Tax depreciation. Depreciation rates are provided in the law. The following are some of the applicable rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Vehicles	16.67 to 25
Office buildings	4
Industrial buildings	4 or 6
Machinery, equipment and devices	12.5 to 33.33
Furniture	8.33 to 50

These rates may vary depending on the industry sector.

Relief for losses. Companies may carry forward tax losses for three years. This period is increased to seven years for mining companies (up to a limit of 50% of the turnover). No carryback is allowed.

Groups of companies. The Large Taxpayers Statute entered into force in October 2013. It establishes that Angolan Large Taxpayers that are integrated in a group of companies may be taxed on the sum of the taxable results obtained by the entities included in the group. For such purpose, a special request through a specific official form (Modelo 5) must be submitted to the tax authorities by the end of February following the tax year for which the application of this special regime is requested. The Chief of the Large Taxpayer's Tax Office must expressly approve this request and, accordingly, the application of the group taxation regime.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

8 8	
Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax (general regime)	14%
Excise duties; levied on specific goods	11/0
provided in Angola or imported into	
Angola (included in the new Excise Duty	
Code, contained in Law 8/19 of April 24)	2% to 5%
Training levy, on oil and gas exploration	270 to 370
and production companies and their	
subcontractors	
Production companies and companies	
engaged in refining and processing	
	LISDO 15 per berrel
of petroleum	USD0.15 per barrel
Companies owning a prospecting	LICD100 000 a xxaan
license	USD100,000 a year
Exploration companies	USD300,000 a year
Subcontractors under a contract with	
a term exceeding one year (levied on	
annual gross income) and entities	
engaged in the storage, transport,	
distribution and trading of petroleum	
(levied on revenue derived from such	0.50/
activities)	0.5%
Stamp duty	0.20/
On the acquisition of real estate	0.3%
On leasing and subleasing of real estate	0.1%/0.4%
On company's capital	0.1%
On guarantees	0.1% to 0.3%
On financing	0.1% to 0.5%
On financial leasing of real estate	0.3%
On leasing of movable property	0.4%
Custom duties on imports	2% to 70%
Customs emoluments	2%
Urban Property Tax; imposed on 60% of	
the gross rent	25%
Urban Property Transfer Tax	2%
Social security contributions, on salaries	
and additional remuneration; the	
contributions are not payable by expatriates	
working in Angola if they make contributio	ns
to the social security scheme or a similar	
scheme in their home countries; paid by	
Employer	8%
Employee	3%
Special Contribution on Invisible Exchange	
Transactions; applicable to payments for	
services provided by nonresident entities ur	nder
technical assistance or management contract	ets 10%

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Ministry of Economy, together with the BNA, supervises all foreign-exchange operations. Commercial banks usually act as intermediaries of companies to obtain clearance from the BNA.

The BNA issued Bank Order No. 2/20 of 9 January 2020. This order sets out the new foreign-exchange procedures to be adopted with respect to current invisible operations carried out by resident companies. The order eliminates the obligation for prior approval of current invisible operations, regardless of their respective amount. Banking institutions are now responsible for the evaluation and validation of all current invisible operations, registering them at the Integrated Foreign Exchange Operations System (SINOC) before their execution.

In general, repatriation of profits is allowed for approved foreigninvestment projects if certain requirements are met. In certain cases, a time schedule for repatriation of profits may be imposed.

However, the oil and gas sector is subject to a specific foreignexchange control regime, which aims primarily to establish uniform treatment in this sector by replacing the multiple exchange regimes that have been applied to oil and gas upstream companies operating in Angola, thereby providing fair treatment to all investors.

These foreign-exchange control rules cover the trade of goods, current invisible operations (according to the Angolan National Bank Instructive, these operations are services, royalties, interest, travel costs and salaries) and capital movements arising from the prospecting, exploration, evaluation, development and production of crude oil and natural gas.

For purposes of the rules, exchange operations encompass the following:

- Purchase and sale of foreign currency
- Opening of foreign currency bank accounts in Angola by resident or nonresident entities and the transactions carried out through these bank accounts
- Opening of national currency bank accounts in Angola by nonresident entities and the transactions carried out through these bank accounts
- Settlement of all transactions of goods, current invisible operations and capital movements

Thin-capitalization rules. No thin-capitalization rules are in effect in Angola. However, interest on shareholders' loans is not deductible for Industrial Tax purposes.

Anti-avoidance legislation. The arm's-length principle applies in Angola. Consequently, the tax authorities may adjust the taxable income derived from transactions between related parties.

Related-party transactions. The Large Taxpayers Statute contains specific rules governing "special relations" between taxpayers, which entered into force in October 2013. Under this regime, a special relationship is deemed to occur if one entity exercises, directly or indirectly, a significant influence on the management decisions of another entity. The law also establishes that a Large Taxpayer that has annual turnover exceeding AOA7 billion at the date of closing the accounts must prepare and submit a transfer-pricing file to the Angolan tax authorities. This transfer-pricing file, which must be prepared on an annual basis, must detail the relationships and prices established by the Large Taxpayers with the companies and entities with which they have "special

relations." The transfer-pricing file must be submitted by the end of the sixth month following the year-end to which the file relates. With respect to the economic analysis of the transactions, the new regime provides for the application of the following methods only:

- Comparable uncontrolled price method
- Resale-minus method
- Cost-plus method

Invoice requirements. New requirements are imposed with respect to the keeping and archiving of invoices or equivalent documents by individuals or legal entities with their domicile, registered office, effective management or permanent establishment in Angola. The current applicable regime was published through Presidential Decree No. 292/18 of 3 December, which introduced the requirement for invoices to be issued through certified software, for certain taxpayers.

Standard Audit File for Tax reporting. From 2020, certain companies are required to file, on a monthly basis, a Standard Audit File for Tax (SAF-T). This file follows a standardized template, in an xml format, to be extracted from the accounting software, which must be duly certified. Currently, the monthly reporting corresponds to the sales and purchases carried out in the preceding month.

Tax-neutrality regime for mergers and demergers. A tax-neutrality regime for mergers and demergers has been introduced for Industrial Tax purposes at the level of the merged or spun-off companies, but not at the level of the respective shareholders. However, this regime applies only to companies that are classified as Large Taxpayers in the Large Taxpayers Statute (see *Groups of companies* in Section C).

F. Tax treaties

Angola has a double tax treaty in force with Portugal, which may allow for the potential reduction of the tax rates applicable to income paid to the relevant country.

Argentina

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT -3 **Buenos Aires**

ΕY +54 (11) 4318-1600 25 de Mayo 487 Fax: +54 (11) 4318-1777, C1002ABI Buenos Aires +54 (11) 4510-2220

Argentina

Principal Tax Contact

★ Carlos Casanovas +54 (11) 4318-1619

Mobile: +54 (911) 3379-9705 Email: carlos.casanovas@ar.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

 Gustavo Scravaglieri +54 (11) 4510-2224

Mobile: +54 (911) 3059-0723

Email: gustavo.scravaglieri@ar.ey.com

Ariel Recher +54 (11) 4318-1686

> Mobile: +54 (911) 3487-3126 Email: ariel.becher@ar.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

 Sergio Caveggia +54 (11) 4515-2651

> Mobile: +54 (911) 6575-5393 Email: sergio.caveggia@ar.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desks Abroad

Pablo Baroffio +44 (20) 7951-8909 (resident in London) Mobile: +44 7557-860-653 Email: pablo.baroffio@uk.ey.com

Juan Ignacio Pernin +1 (212) 360-9779 (resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (646) 355-9024

Email: juan.ignacio.pernin@ey.com

Pablo Wejcman +1 (212) 773-5129 (resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (646) 295-8054

Email: pablo.wejcman@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Capital Markets

 Gustavo Scravaglieri +54 (11) 4510-2224

Mobile: +54 (911) 3059-0723

Email: gustavo.scravaglieri@ar.ey.com

Ariel Becher +54 (11) 4318-1686

Mobile: +54 (911) 3487-3126 Email: ariel.becher@ar.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Operating Model Effectiveness

 Gustavo Scravaglieri +54 (11) 4510-2224

Mobile: +54 (911) 3059-0723

Email: gustavo.scravaglieri@ar.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

★ Carlos Casanovas +54 (11) 4318-1619

> Mobile: +54 (911) 3379-9705 Email: carlos.casanovas@ar.ey.com

◆ Gustavo Scravaglieri +54 (11) 4510-2224

Mobile: +54 (911) 3059-0723

Email: gustavo.scravaglieri@ar.ey.com

Milton Gonzalez Malla +54 (11) 4318-1602

Mobile: +54 (911) 3697-0984

Email: milton.gonzalez-malla@ar.ey.com

Esteban Kacanas +54 (11) 4318-1780

Mobile: +54 (911) 6594-2855 Email: esteban.kacanas@ar.ey.com

Mobile: +54 (911)

+54 (11) 4318-1607

Manuel Val Lema +54 (11) 4318-160

Mobile: +54 (911) 3030-7761 Email: manuel.vallema@ar.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Carlos Casanovas +54 (11) 4318-1619

Mobile: +54 (911) 3379-9705 Email: carlos.casanovas@ar.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Daniel Dasso +54 (11) 4318-1694

Mobile: +54 (911) 5114-6999 Email: daniel.dasso@ar.ey.com

Jorge Lapenta +54 (11) 4510-2249

Mobile: +54 (911) 6849-2814 Email: jorge.lapenta@ar.ey.com

Tax and Finance Operate

★ Carlos Casanovas +54 (11) 4318-1619

Mobile: +54 (911) 3379-9705 Email: carlos.casanovas@ar.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

Gustavo Consoli +54 (11) 4318-1705

Mobile: +54 (911) 3487-9491 Email: gustavo.consoli@ar.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Carlos Casanovas +54 (11) 4318-1619

Mobile: +54 (911) 3379-9705 Email: carlos.casanovas@ar.ey.com

People Advisory Services

◆ Osvaldo Flores +54 (11) 4318-1641

Mobile: +54 (911) 5842-1374 Email: osvaldo.flores@ar.ey.com

Indirect Tax

◆ Gustavo Scravaglieri +54 (11) 4510-2224

Mobile: +54 (911) 3059-0723

Email: gustavo.scravaglieri@ar.ey.com

Law

Jorge Garnier +54 (11) 4515-2634

Mobile: +54 (911) 3089-6870 Email: jorge.garnier@ar.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) 30 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) 0/15/30 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%) 30 (a)

Withholding Tax (%)

Dividends 0/7/35 (c) Interest 15.05/35 (d)

Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc. 21/28/31.5 (d)
Branch Remittance Tax 0/7/35 (c)

Net Operating Losses (Years)

Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- (a) The corporate income tax rate is 30% for fiscal years starting from 1 January 2018 to 31 December 2020 and 25% for fiscal years starting 1 January 2021 and onward.
- (b) The 15% rate generally applies to capital gains derived by foreign residents from sales of shares, quotas and other participations in entities. Capital gains derived by foreign residents from listed shares and corporate and government bonds, under certain circumstances, can benefit from an exemption. Argentine corporate residents are subject to the regular 30% corporate rate.
- (c) A 7% dividend withholding tax rate applies to dividends paid out of profits accrued during fiscal years starting from 1 January 2018 to 31 December 2020. The rate will be 13% for dividends paid out of profits accrued in fiscal years starting from 1 January 2021 and onward. The abovementioned rates apply to distributions made to resident individuals or foreign investors, while distributions to resident corporate taxpayers are not subject to withholding. A 0% dividend withholding tax rate generally applies to dividends paid out of profits accrued during fiscal years that started before 1 January 2018; however, in these cases, a 35% withholding tax (known as "equalization tax") is triggered if the distribution exceeds the after-tax accumulated taxable income of the taxpayer.
- (d) These are final withholding taxes imposed on nonresidents only. For details concerning the rates, see Section B.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are taxed on worldwide income. Any profits, including capital gains, are taxable. Companies incorporated in Argentina and branches of foreign companies are considered to be resident companies.

Rates of corporate tax. Corporate tax is payable at a rate of 30%. An increased rate of 41.5% applies for certain gaming activities.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived by tax-resident companies are included in taxable income and taxed at the regular corporate tax rate. Capital gains derived by foreign residents from the sale, exchange, barter or disposal of unlisted shares, quotas, participations in entities and titles are subject to a 15% tax (indirect sales are included under certain conditions). This tax may be calculated on actual net income or on 90% presumed income, thereby resulting in an effective 13.5% tax on the sale price.

Capital gains derived by foreign residents from the transfer of listed shares are covered by an exemption, to the extent that the investor is not resident in, and the funds do not arise from, "non-cooperating" jurisdictions.

Administration. The tax year for a company is its accounting year. Companies are required to make 10 advance payments of corporate income tax. The first payment is equal to 25% of the preceding year's tax and the other payments are each equal to 8.33% of such tax. The payments are due monthly beginning in the sixth month after the end of the accounting year. The due dates depend on the company's taxpayer registration number.

Companies must file their tax returns and pay any balance due by a specified date in the fifth month after their accounting year. If the payment is late, interest is charged.

Dividends. The dividend withholding tax rates are 7% for profits accrued during fiscal years starting from 1 January 2018 to 31 December 2020, and 13% for profits accrued in fiscal years starting from 1 January 2021 and onward. The abovementioned

rates apply to distributions made to resident individuals or foreign investors, while distributions to resident corporate taxpayers are not subject to withholding tax. A 0% dividend withholding tax rate generally applies for profits accrued during fiscal years that started before 1 January 2018; however, in these cases, a 35% withholding tax (known as "equalization tax") is triggered if the distribution exceeds the after-tax accumulated taxable income of the taxpayer.

Withholding taxes on interest and royalties. Final withholding taxes are imposed on interest and royalties paid to nonresidents.

A withholding tax rate of 15.05% applies to the following types of interest payments:

- Interest on loans obtained by Argentine financial entities
- Interest on loans granted by foreign financial entities located in the following jurisdictions:
 - Jurisdictions not considered to be low- or no-tax jurisdictions under Argentine rules
 - Jurisdictions that have signed exchange-of-information agreements with Argentina and have internal rules providing that no banking, stock market or other secrecy regulations can be applied to requests for information by the Argentine tax authorities
- Interest on loans for the importation of movable assets, except automobiles, if the loan is granted by the supplier of the goods

The withholding tax rate for all other interest payments to nonresidents is 35%.

The general withholding tax rate for royalties is 31.5%. If certain requirements are satisfied, a 21% rate may apply to technical assistance payments and a 28% rate may apply to certain royalties.

Foreign tax relief. Resident companies may credit foreign income taxes against their Argentine tax liability, up to the amount of the increase in that liability resulting from the inclusion of foreignsource income in the tax base.

Direct and indirect foreign tax credits are available. To qualify for an indirect foreign tax credit, an Argentine company must own directly at least 25% of a first-tier subsidiary's shares. In addition, for a foreign tax credit regarding a second-tier subsidiary, an Argentine company must have an indirect ownership interest of at least 15%. The credit does not apply below the second tier.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Tax is applied to taxable income, which is the accounting profit earned in the tax period after adjustments provided for by the tax law. Exemptions are usually insignificant.

Expenses are deductible to the extent incurred in producing taxable income, subject to certain restrictions and limitations, including, among others, those applicable to the following:

- Representation expenses
- · Directors' fees
- Royalties for patents and trademarks paid to nonresidents

Depreciation, rental payments and all other automobile expenses, such as license fees, insurance, fuel and maintenance, are also deductible, subject to certain restrictions. In general, certain limitations apply to the deductibility of interest payments to foreign related entities (see Section E).

Any expense incurred by an Argentine company in favor of a foreign related party that is deemed Argentine-source income for the recipient of the payment can be deducted for tax purposes in the year of accrual only if the payment is made by the date when the income tax return for that year is due. Otherwise, such expenses must be deducted in the year of payment. This limitation also applies to expenses paid to individuals or entities located in "non-cooperating" or "low- or no-tax" jurisdictions, regardless of whether they are related parties.

Foreign-exchange losses. Foreign-currency gains and losses arising from customary business transactions are normally treated as business income or expenses for the year in which the exchange fluctuation occurs. In the case of debts with related parties, foreign-exchange losses are subject to the same deduction restrictions as interest.

Inventories. Stock is valued according to procedures established by the tax law, which result in values nearly equal to its market value or replacement cost at the end of the tax period, depending on the type of goods.

Provisions. A provision for bad debts is allowed. However, it must be computed according to rules prescribed by the tax law.

Depreciation. Tangible assets may be depreciated using the straight-line method over the assets' expected lives. A method based on effective use may also be acceptable. In general, buildings are depreciated at an annual rate of 2%. However, a higher rate may be acceptable if it is established that, because of the materials used to construct the building, the expected useful life is less than 50 years. The law does not specify rates for movable assets. Intangible property may be depreciated only if it has a limited life based on its characteristics. Certain assets, such as goodwill and trade names, may not be depreciated.

Inflationary adjustment. Adjustment for inflation is allowed in accordance with the following rules:

- Inflation adjustment of new acquisitions and investments carried out from 1 January 2018 and onward.
- Application of an integral inflation adjustment mechanism for fiscal years beginning on or after 1 January 2018 if the variation of the Consumer Price Index supplied by the National Institute of Statistics and Censuses is higher than 100% for the 36-month period before the end of the fiscal period. For the first three years (2018, 2019 and 2020), special thresholds of 55%, 30% and 15% have been established. Under a transition mechanism in this rule, the effects of the inflationary adjustment for 2018 must be deducted or taxed over a three-year period while the effects for 2019 and 2020 must be deducted or taxed over a six-year period.

Relief for losses. Tax losses may be carried forward for five tax periods. Loss carrybacks are not permitted. Certain losses have a specific nature and can only offset the same type of income, such

Rate (%)

as losses from sales of shares and other types of securities, losses from foreign-source activities and losses from gaming activities.

Except for hedge transactions, losses resulting from the rights contained in derivative instruments or contracts may offset only the net income generated by such rights during the fiscal year in which the losses were incurred or in the following five fiscal years. For this purpose, a transaction or contract involving derivatives is considered a hedge transaction if its purpose is to reduce the impact of future fluctuations in market prices or fees on the results of the primary economic activities of the hedging company.

D. Other significant taxes

Nature of tax

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Value-added tax (VAT), on goods delivered and services rendered in Argentina, on services rendered outside Argentina that are used or exploited in Argentina, and on imports	
Standard rate Other rates	21 5/10.5/27
Tax on financial transactions; generally imposed on debits and credits with	3/10.3/2/
respect to checking accounts; a portion of the tax may be creditable against	
other taxes	0.5
General rate	0.6
Other rates	0.05/0.075/0.1/ 0.25/0.5/1.2
Various local taxes on gross receipts, real	0.23/0.3/1.2
estate and other items	Various
Social security taxes (including medical	
care contributions), on monthly salaries;	
paid by employer; a portion may be	
creditable against VAT; the creditable	
portion varies depending on where the	
employees render services	24/26.4
Export duties on goods; general rate; other rates	apply
to certain exports (oil, grains and others)	5
Export duties on services	5
Tax on personal assets; imposed on all legal	
persons and individuals domiciled abroad	
holding ownership interests in Argentine	
companies; tax is calculated based on the	
equity value of the Argentine company; tax	
is paid by the Argentine company, but the	
company may recover the tax paid from	
the foreign shareholder	0.5
"	

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. From September 2019, the government has reintroduced certain foreign-exchange controls which are periodically reviewed and redefined.

Exporters must repatriate into Argentina the cash derived from exports of goods and services, among other items, within a specified time period.

Funds derived from loans granted from abroad must be settled in the Argentine foreign-exchange market in order to be able to make the repayment using the same mechanism.

Payment of debts to foreign parties can be routed through the foreign-exchange market subject to compliance with certain requirements.

Payments for imports of goods can be routed through the foreign-exchange market subject to certain conditions. In the case of payments for services rendered by nonresidents, prior Central Bank of Argentina approval is needed if the payment is made to a related party. Payment of dividends is also subject to the Central Bank of Argentina's approval. The Central Bank of Argentina's prior approval is also needed to access the foreign-exchange market to make investments abroad.

Interest deductibility limitation. Under general principles, transactions between related parties must be made on an arm's-length basis.

The Argentine income tax law establishes a limit for the deduction of interest arising from financial loans granted by related parties. The limit equals 30% of earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) or a certain amount to be determined by the Executive Branch, whichever is higher. The limit each year is increased by the amount unused (if applicable) in the prior three years. In addition, if certain interest was not deductible in a given year due to the application of the limitation, it can be carried forward for five fiscal years. For this purpose, interest includes foreign-exchange differences (however, comprehensive inflationary adjustment applies).

The law provides exemptions from the deduction limit for certain situations (for example, the interest is derived on loans obtained by Argentine banks and financial trusts or the beneficiary of the interest has been subject to tax on such income in accordance with the Argentine income tax law). In addition, the limitation does not apply to situations in which it is proved that the ratio of interest to EBITDA of the Argentine borrower is equal to or lower than the same ratio for its economic group with respect to debt with unrelated lenders for the same fiscal year.

Transfer pricing. The Argentine law includes transfer-pricing rules that generally apply to transactions between related parties. In addition, transactions between unrelated parties may also be subject to these rules. Transactions with entities and individuals located in "non-cooperating" or "low- or no-tax" jurisdictions are deemed to be not carried out at arm's length.

In addition, the Argentine law includes rules on analyzing transactions involving the import or export of goods with the participation of a foreign intermediary that is not the actual importer at destination or exporter at origin, respectively, if at least one of the foreign parties involved (that is, the intermediary, importer or exporter) is a related party. In these cases, the law requires proof that the foreign intermediary's remuneration is in line with the risks it assumes, the functions it carries out and the assets involved.

The law provides for the following transfer-pricing methods:

- Comparable uncontrolled price method
- Resale price method
- Cost-plus method
- Profit-split method
- · Transactional net margin method

For exports of goods with known prices and with the intervention of an intermediary that is related, or located in "non-cooperating" or "low- or no-tax" jurisdictions, the income tax law requires the Argentine exporter to file the agreements supporting the transactions with the federal tax authorities (Administración Federal de Ingresos Públicos, or AFIP). If the agreements are not filed, the Argentine-source income from the export is determined considering the known prices on the date the goods are loaded into the transportation vehicle, with appropriate comparability adjustments, if applicable.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Some of Argentina's tax treaties establish maximum tax rates lower than those under general tax law. To benefit from a reduced treaty withholding tax rate, certain formal requirements must be met. The following table shows the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law.

	Dividends (a) %	Interest (c) %	Royalties (c) %
Australia	10/15 (b)	0/12	10/15
Belgium	10/15 (b)	0/12	3/5/10/15 (d)
Bolivia	35	15.05/35	21/28/31.5 (h)
Brazil	10/35 (b)	15	10/15 (e)
Canada	10/15 (b)	0/12.5	3/5/10/15 (d)
Chile	10/15 (b)	4/12/15	3/10/15
Denmark	10/15 (b)	0/12	3/5/10/15 (d)
Finland	10/15 (b)	0/15	3/5/10/15 (d)
France	15	15.05/20	18
Germany	15	10/15	15
Italy	15	15.05/20	10/18 (f)
Mexico	10/15 (b)	0/12	10/15
Netherlands	10/15 (b)	0/12	3/5/10/15 (d)
Norway	10/15 (b)	0/12	3/5/10/15 (d)
Russian			
Federation	10/15 (b)	15	15
Spain	10/15 (b)	0/12	3/5/10/15 (d)
Sweden	10/15 (b)	0/12	3/5/10/15 (d)
Switzerland	10/15 (b)	0/12	3/5/10/15 (d)
United Arab			
Emirates	5/10/15 (g)	0/12	10
United			
Kingdom	10/15 (b)	0/12	3/5/10/15 (d)
Uruguay	35	15.05/35	21/28/31.5 (g)
Non-treaty			
jurisdictions	35	15.05/35 (f)	21/28/31.5 (g)

- (a) The rates shown in the table apply only if the corresponding domestic with-holding rate is higher than the tax treaty rate. According to the domestic law, the dividend withholding tax rate is 7% for profits accrued during fiscal years starting from 1 January 2018 to 31 December 2019. A 0% dividend withholding tax rate generally applies for profits accrued during previous fiscal years; however, in these cases, a 35% withholding tax (known as "equalization tax") may be triggered if the distribution exceeds the after-tax accumulated taxable income of the taxpayer.
- (b) These treaties establish maximum rates of 10% or 15%. The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividend is a company that controls, directly or indirectly, at least 25% of the voting power of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other cases.
- (c) The rates listed are the lower of the treaty or statutory rates. For details concerning the domestic rates, see Section B.
- (d) In general, the rates apply to the following categories of payments:
 - 3% for the use of, or right to use, news
 5% for the use of, or right to use, copyrights of literary, dramatic, musical
 - or other artistic works (but not royalties with respect to motion picture films and works on film or videotape or other means of production for use in connection with television)
 - 10% for the use of, or right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific
 equipment or patents, trademarks, designs, models, secret formulas or processes, or for the use of or information concerning scientific experience,
 including payments for the rendering of technical assistance
 - 15% for other royalties
 - These categories may differ slightly from treaty to treaty.
- (e) The 15% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or right to use, trademarks. The 10% rate applies to other royalties, under certain conditions.
- (f) The 10% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works. The 18% rate applies to other royalties.
- (g) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividend is a government of the other contracting state. The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividend is a company that controls, directly or indirectly, at least 25% of the voting power of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other cases.
- (h) For details concerning these rates, see Section B.

Armenia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Yerevan	GMT +4
EY 1 Northern Avenue Yerevan 0001 Armenia	+374 (10) 500-790 Fax: +374 (10) 500-706
Business Tax Services	
Zurab Nikvashvili (resident in Tbilisi, Georgia) Kamo Karapetyan	+995 (32) 243-9375 Mobile: +995 577-406-174 Email: zurab.nikvashvili@ge.ey.com +374 (10) 500-790 Mobile: +374 99-886-700
	Email: kamo.karapetyan@am.ey.com
Law	
Levon Gevorgyan	+374 (10) 500-790 Mobile: +374 99-883-717 Email: levon.gevorgyan@am.ey.com

Because of the rapidly changing economic situation in Armenia, changes are expected to be made to the tax law of Armenia. As a result, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) 18 18 Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) Permanent Establishment Tax Rate (%) 18 Withholding Tax (%) Dividends 5 10 Interest 10 Royalties Insurance Compensation, Reinsurance Payments and Income Received from Freight 5 Income from the Lease of Property, Capital Gains on Property (except Securities) and Other Passive Income 10 Capital Gains on Securities 0 20 Income from Rendering of Services Net Operating Losses (Years) Carryback 0 5 Carryforward

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident and nonresident entities pay corporate income tax in Armenia. Resident organizations are organizations that are state registered in Armenia. Nonresident organizations are organizations established in foreign countries. Resident entities are taxed on their worldwide income, which consists of income received from sources in and outside Armenia. Nonresident entities are taxed on Armenian-source income only.

Income earned through a permanent establishment in Armenia, net of tax-deductible expenses, is taxed at the regular corporate income tax rate of 18%. A permanent establishment is defined as a fixed place of business activities in Armenia recognized by the tax authorities through which the enterprise carries on its business. It generally includes organizations or natural persons who represent foreign legal entities conducting commercial activities in Armenia. Domestic tax law and double tax treaties list activities that do not result in a taxable permanent establishment. Foreign legal entities deriving income from the source in Armenia without a permanent establishment are subject to withholding tax on their Armenian-source income at a rate of 5%, 10% or 20% (see the withholding tax rates in Section A).

Armenian law allows foreign investment in various forms, including investment through wholly or partially foreign-owned subsidiaries, share participations in joint stock companies and joint ventures with Armenian legal entities and citizens, permanent establishments and other types of presence.

Tax rates. The regular corporate income tax rate is 20%. For investment funds, the corporate income tax rate is 0.01% of net assets.

Capital gains. No separate capital gains tax is imposed in Armenia. Realized capital gains are included in taxable income and are subject to tax at the regular corporate income tax rate.

Realized capital losses can be carried forward together with other losses and be offset against taxable income of future tax years.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year.

Both Armenian and foreign legal entities conducting business activities in Armenia through a permanent establishment must make advance payments of corporate income tax during the year. They must make quarterly advance payments, in the amount of 20% of the actual amount of the corporate income tax for the preceding year, by the 20th day of the last month of the quarter. Both Armenian and foreign legal entities conducting business activities in Armenia through a permanent establishment can make quarterly advance payments of corporate income tax in the amount of 2% of revenues from the provision of goods and rendering of services during the preceding quarter, if they had submitted an application to tax authorities to choose the alternative method for making advance payments of corporate income tax before 20 March of the current tax year.

If the total sum of advance payments exceeds the tax due for the tax year and if the taxpayer applies for a refund, the excess is refunded to the taxpayer. However, in practice, refunds are rare, and accordingly, taxpayers apply overpayments against future tax liabilities.

The annual corporate income tax calculation must be filed and submitted to the Tax Inspectorate by 20 April of the year following the tax year. The corporate income tax must be paid to the state budget by 20 April of the year following the tax year.

Fines are charged on late tax payments at a rate of 0.075% of the tax due for each day of delay, up to a maximum of 730 days. If the

taxpayer fails to submit the corporate income tax declaration to the Tax Inspectorate by the due date, a penalty equal to 5% of the total amount of calculated tax is imposed on the taxpayer for each 15-day period. The total amount of the penalties cannot exceed the total amount of the principal tax liability. For the underreporting of taxable income, a penalty equal to 50% of the underreported amount is assessed to the taxpayer.

Dividends. Dividend withholding tax at a rate of 5% is imposed on dividends paid from Armenian sources to individuals and nonresident legal entities.

For nonresident legal entities, dividends are considered to be paid on the date of the shareholders' decision on distribution of dividends from the reporting year's net profit. This rule applies to dividends attributable to periods after 1 January 2017.

Dividends paid to resident legal entities are not subject to withholding tax. Dividends received by resident taxpayers from participations in the equity of other legal entities or enterprises that do not have the status of a legal entity are not subject to tax.

Interest. Interest withholding tax at a rate of 10% is imposed on interest paid from Armenian sources to individuals and nonresident legal entities. Armenian legal entities receiving interest payments include such payments in their taxable income and are subject to tax on these payments at the normal corporate income tax rate.

Foreign tax relief. The amount of corporate income tax withheld from Armenian residents in foreign countries in accordance with the laws of the foreign countries is credited against the corporate income tax payable in Armenia. However, the amount of the credit may not exceed the amount of the corporate income tax payable in Armenia on the income received in the foreign country. If the amount of the credit exceeds the corporate income tax liability for the tax year, the excess amount may be credited against the corporate income tax in subsequent tax years.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Taxable income is defined as a positive difference between gross income of the taxpayer and all deductions allowed by the law.

Gross income comprises all revenues of the taxpayer received in the reporting year, except for revenues that are not treated as income according to the law. Gross income includes the following:

- · Trading income
- · Capital gains
- Income from financial activities
- · Gratuitously received assets and income from discounts or remissions of liabilities
- · Other items of income

Income received in foreign currency is converted into drams at the daily exchange rate determined by the Central Bank of Armenia for the date of receipt of the income.

Deductible expenses include all documentary supported entrepreneurial expenses. However, certain expenses are nondeductible or partially nondeductible for tax purposes.

Nondeductible expenses include, among others, the following:

- Fines, penalties and other proprietary sanctions transferred to the state and municipal budgets
- Assets provided, works performed and services provided free of charge and remitted (forgiven) debts
- Depreciation expenses of fixed assets owned by the taxpayer that are provided under finance leases
- Expenses related to the obtaining of income that is deductible from gross income
- Amount of value-added tax (VAT), excise tax and environmental tax that is offset (deducted) in accordance with the procedure established by the Republic of Armenia Tax Code
- The amount of VAT and excise tax calculated and paid in accordance with the procedure established by the Republic of Armenia Tax Code for goods delivered, works performed or services provided free of charge or at a substantially lower value
- For taxpayers other than banks and credit organizations, interest paid on loans and borrowings if such borrowings or loans are provided by the taxpayers to third parties free of interest
- Payments made by taxpayers for leased assets if the assets are provided by them to third parties for free-of-charge use

Partially nondeductible expenses include, among others, the following:

- Expenses for business trips outside Armenia that exceed 5% of the gross income for the tax year. The limit of 5% is not taken into account in the tax year of registration.
- Representative expenses exceeding 0.5% (but not more than AMD5 million) of the gross income for the tax year. The limit of 0.5% is not taken into account in the tax year of registration.
- Fees paid by the taxpayer for management services received from nonresident companies and individuals not having a permanent establishment in Armenia, exceeding 2% of the taxpayer's gross income for the reporting year. This measure does not apply to management services rendered to resident companies by their nonresident founders if the companies are engaged in innovative activities in the information technology and computer technique fields, as well as management services rendered to resident companies within the framework of international credit (grant) agreements.
- Payments made by the employer for an employee that are within the terms of voluntary pension insurance in accordance with the legislation and that exceed 7.5% of the employee's remuneration.
- Amounts of financial aid, food provided to individuals, costs for organization of social and cultural events and similar expenses, exceeding 0.25% of the taxable income for the tax year. If there is no gross income during the tax year, the limit is 1% of the total salaries and payments accrued during the tax year.
- Interest paid on loans and borrowings to the extent that it exceeds twice the bank interest rate defined by the Central Bank of Armenia (currently the deduction is limited to a rate of 24%).
- For taxpayers other than banks and credit organizations, the amount of interest payable on borrowings from entities other

than banks and credit organizations in excess of twice the positive amount of equity on the last day of the tax year.

- For banks and credit organizations, the amount of interest payable on borrowings from entities other than banks and credit organizations in excess of nine times the positive amount of equity on the last day of the tax year.
- For taxpayers other than banks and credit organizations, the part of interest paid on loans and borrowings that exceeds the amount of interest on loans and borrowings received by them from lending the same amount to other taxpayers.
- The part of payments made by taxpayers for leased assets that exceeds the payments received by them for providing the same assets to other taxpayers under subleases.

To calculate taxable income, the taxpayer must account for income and expenses on an accrual basis. Income and expenses are accounted for, respectively, from the moment of the acquisition of the right to receive such income or to recognize the expenses, regardless of the actual period of the deriving of such income or the making of such payments.

Inventories. Inventories are valued at acquisition cost. Costs for storage and transportation must be included in the value of inventory. The first-in, first-out (FIFO) method must be used to value inventory.

Provisions. Bad debts are deductible in accordance with the procedure established by the government of Armenia. Banks, lending organizations, investment companies and insurance companies may deduct bad debts in accordance with the procedure established jointly by the authorized body of the government of Armenia and the Central Bank of Armenia.

In addition, the gross income of banks, lending organizations, stock funds, investment companies or insurance companies may be reduced by a reserve for possible losses in accordance with the procedure established jointly by the authorized body of the government of Armenia and the Central Bank of Armenia.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation (amortization) allowances for fixed and intangible assets are deductible for tax purposes in accordance with the terms and conditions provided by the Republic of Armenia Tax Code.

The annual amount of depreciation (amortization) allowances of fixed and intangible assets is calculated by dividing the acquisition cost or revalued cost (the revaluation is carried out according to the procedure established by the law) of fixed and intangible assets by the number of years in the depreciation period for the appropriate group of fixed assets or for intangible assets. The following are the minimum depreciation periods.

Group	Assets	Minimum depreciation period (years)
1	Buildings and constructions of hotels, boarding houses, rest	
	homes, sanitariums and educational institutions	10

Assets	Minimum depreciation period (years)
Other buildings, constructions and transmission devices	20
Production equipment	5
Robot equipment and assembly lines	3
Computational and communication devices and computers	1
Other fixed assets, including growing cattle, perennial plants, and investments intended for improving the land	8
	Other buildings, constructions and transmission devices Production equipment Robot equipment and assembly lines Computational and communication devices and computers Other fixed assets, including growing cattle, perennial plants,

For purposes of the determination of taxable income, taxpayers may choose a depreciation period for fixed assets other than the periods mentioned in the above table, but the chosen period may not be less than one of the abovementioned periods for the appropriate group.

Fixed and intangible assets with a value up to AMD50,000 are depreciated in the tax year of their acquisition.

Intangible assets are amortized over their useful economic lives. If it is impossible to determine the useful life of an intangible asset, the minimum amortization period for the asset is set at 10 years, but it may not exceed the period of the taxpayer's activity.

Under the law, land cannot be depreciated.

Relief for losses. Enterprises may carry forward a loss incurred in a tax year to the following five years. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Armenian law does not contain any measures allowing members of a group to offset profits and losses.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate (%)

Value-added tax (VAT); imposed on the delivery of goods and rendering of services (including free of charge or partially free of charge), the importation of goods through the "Release for Domestic Consumption" customs procedure and the importation of goods from the Eurasian Economic Union, with the exception of cases specified by law; reverse-charge VAT is imposed on entrepreneurial activities subject to VAT that are performed in Armenia by foreign entities (including the import of goods to be used by such entities)

Excise tax; imposed on certain goods (tobacco

products, alcoholic beverages, petrol, diesel fuel and motor oils imported or produced in Armenia as well as natural gas filled in gas stations);

the tax is calculated as a specified amount per unit of the volume or weight of goods subject to excise tax Various

0/20

Rate (%)
0.1 to 1
0.5 to 1
Various

E. Foreign-exchange controls

The Armenian currency is the dram (AMD). The dram is a nonconvertible currency outside Armenia. Enterprises may buy or sell foreign currencies through specialized entities in Armenia (banks, branches of foreign banks operating in Armenia, credit organizations, payment and settlement organizations, foreign-currency dealers and brokers licensed by the Central Bank of Armenia, foreign-currency exchange offices and foreign-currency auction organizers).

Armenia does not impose restrictive currency-control regulations. Individuals and enterprises may open bank accounts abroad without any restriction. In general, all transactions performed in Armenia between resident legal entities or individuals must be performed in Armenian drams. Transactions between resident legal entities or private entrepreneurs and nonresident legal entities or private entrepreneurs may be conducted in other currencies.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Armenia has entered into tax treaties with 46 jurisdictions. The following table lists the withholding tax rates under these treaties. In general, if the withholding tax rate provided in a treaty exceeds the rate provided by the Republic of Armenia Tax Code, the domestic rate applies.

	Dividends %	Interest (1)	Royalties %
Austria	5/15 (a)	0/10 (v)	5
Belarus	10/15 (b)	10	10
Belgium	5/15 (a)	0/10 (v)	8
Bulgaria	5/10	5/10 (ff)	5/10 (gg)
Canada	5/15 (d)	10	10
China Mainland	5/10 (g)	10	10
Croatia	0/10 (h)	10	5
Cyprus	0/5 (x)	5	5
Czech Republic	10	5/10 (e)	5/10 (f)
Estonia	5/15 (i)	10	10
Finland	5/15 (i)	5	5/10 (j)
France	5/15 (k)	0/10 (v)	5/10 (1)
Georgia	5/10 (g)	10	5
Germany	7/10 (hh)	5	6
Greece	10	10	5
Hungary	5/10 (g)	5/10 (ii)	5
India	10	10	10
Indonesia	10/15 (d)	0/10 (q)	10
Iran	10/15 (m)	10	5
Ireland	0/5/15 (bb)	5/10 (cc)	5

	Dividends %	Interest (1) %	Royalties %
Italy	5/10 (n)	0/10 (w)	7
Kazakhstan	10	10	10
Kuwait	5	5	10
Latvia	5/15 (i)	10	10
Lebanon	5/10 (g)	8	5
Lithuania	5/15 (i)	10	10
Luxembourg	5/15 (a)	10	5
Moldova	5/15 (o)	10	10
Netherlands	0/5/15 (p)	0/5 (v)	5
Poland	10	5	10
Qatar	5/10 (q)	5	5
Romania	5/10 (r)	10	10
Russian Federation	5/10 (s)	10	0
Serbia	8	8	8
Slovak Republic	5/10 (dd)	10	5
Slovenia	5/10 (g)	10	5
Spain	0/10 (y)	5	5/10 (z)
Sweden	0/5/15 (ee)	5	5
Switzerland	5/15 (t)	0/10 (v)	5
Syria	10	10	12
Tajikistan	10	10	10
Thailand	10	10	15
Turkmenistan	5/15 (u)	10	10
Ukraine	5/15 (u)	10	0
United Arab			
Emirates	3	0	5
United Kingdom	0/5/10/15 (aa)	5	5
Non-treaty jurisdictions	5	10	10

- (1) In several treaties, a 0% rate applies to interest paid to governmental entities, political or administrative-territorial subdivisions, local authorities, central banks or financial institutions owned or controlled by the government. This provision is not reflected in the rates shown in the table.
- (a) The 5% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that directly holds at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (b) The 10% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that directly holds at least 30% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (c) The 5% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company that has invested in the payer more than USD100,000 (or the equivalent amount in Armenian currency). The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (d) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and if the capital invested by the beneficial owner exceeds USD100,000 (or the equivalent amount in Armenian currency) on the date of declaration of the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (e) The 5% rate applies to interest on loans or credits granted by banks. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (f) The 5% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or the right of use, literary, artistic or scientific works, including television or radio content (films and compact discs). The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (g) The 5% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that directly holds at least 25% of the capital (assets) of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (h) The 0% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company that directly or indirectly holds at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends for a minimum period of two years before the payment of the dividends and if the dividends are not subject to tax in Croatia. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (i) The 5% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that directly holds at least 25% of the assets of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.

- (i) The 5% rate applies to the royalties for the use of, or the right of use, computer software, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans or secret formulas or processes, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience (know-how). The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 5% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company that directly or indirectly holds at least 10% of the assets of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 5% rate applies to the royalties for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (m) The 10% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that owns at least 25% of the assets of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 5% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company that directly holds at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends for a minimum period of 12 months before the date of declaration of the dividends and if the capital invested by the beneficial owner exceeds USD100,000 or the equivalent amount in Armenian currency. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 5% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 0% rate applies if the profits out of which the dividends are paid have been effectively taxed at the normal rate for profits tax and if the dividends are exempt from tax in the hands of the company receiving such dividends. The 5% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that directly holds at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies to dividends in all other cases.
- The 5% rate applies if the capital invested by the actual owner of the dividends exceeds USD100,000. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 5% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company that (r) directly holds at least 25% of the assets of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 5% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company that directly holds at least 25% of the share capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 5% rate applies if the actual owner is a company (other than a partner-(t) ship) that directly holds at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and if the capital invested by the beneficial owner exceeds CHF200,000 (or the equivalent amount in Armenian currency) on the date of receipt of the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 5% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 0% rate applies to interest connected to sales on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or business assets, and to interest on loans granted by banking enterprises.
- (w) The 0% rate applies to the interest on loans granted by banking enterprises. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 0% rate applies if the capital invested by the actual owner of the dividends exceeds EUR150,000. The 5% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 0% rate applies if all of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - The beneficial owner of the dividends is a resident of the other contracting state
 - · The beneficial owner of the dividends has held, directly or indirectly, at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends for at least two years before the date of such payment.
 - · Such dividends are not liable to profit tax in the other contracting state.
- The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films or films or tapes used for radio or television broadcasting. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (aa) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a pension scheme. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends satisfies all of the following conditions:
 - · It is a company that is a resident of the other contracting state.
 - · It holds, directly or indirectly, at least 25% of the share capital of the company paying the dividends at the date of payment of the dividends.
 - It has invested at least GBP1 million (or the equivalent amount in any other currency) in the share capital of the company paying the dividends at the date of payment of the dividends.

The 15% rate applies if dividends are paid out of income (including gains) derived directly or indirectly from immovable property within the meaning of Article 6 by an investment vehicle that distributes most of this income annually and if such vehicle's income from this immovable property is exempted from tax. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.

- (bb) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that satisfies the following conditions:
 - It holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
 - It owned the holding for a period of at least two years before it made the claim for the 0% rate.
 - In the contracting state in which the company is resident, the company is
 relieved from tax on dividends by an exemption or would, but for this
 measure in the tax treaty, be entirely relieved by a credit for tax paid with
 respect to dividends paid by the company paying the dividends.

The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.

- (cc) The 5% rate applies if interest is paid with respect to loans granted by banking enterprises. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (dd) The 5% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that directly holds at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (ee) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that satisfies the following conditions:
 - It holds at least 25% of the capital or the voting power of the company paying the dividends.
 - It has owned the holding for a period of at least two years before it made the claim.
 - · The dividends are exempt from tax in its hands.

The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds at least 10% of the capital or the voting power of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.

- (ff) The 5% rate applies to interest on loans or credit granted by banks or financial institutions. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (gg) The 5% rate applies to royalties received as consideration for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films, and films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (hh) The 7% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that directly holds at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (ii) The 5% rate applies if the interest is paid in connection with a loan or a credit granted by a bank. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.

Aruba

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Oranjestad	GMT -5
EY Mail address: P.O. Box 197 Oranjestad Aruba	+297 521-4400 Fax: +297 582-6548
Street address: Vondellaan 4 Oranjestad Aruba	
Business Tax Advisory	
★ Bryan D. Irausquin (resident in Curação)	+599 (9) 430-5075 Mobile: +599 (9) 660-0707 Email: bryan.irausquin@an.ey.com
Fong-Mang Cheong (resident in Curaçao)	+599 (9) 430-5071 Mobile: +599 (9) 525-2920 Email: fong-mang.cheong@an.ey.com

A. At a glance

Roderick Ras

Anushka Lew Jen Tai

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	25
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	25
Branch Tax Rate (%)	25
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0/5/10 (a)
Interest	0
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	0
Foreign-Exchange Commission	1.3 (b)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

+297 521-4440

+297 521-4443

Email: anushka.lew.jen.tai@an.ey.com

Email: roderick.ras@an.ey.com

- (a) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to resident holding companies. The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to nonresident publicly traded companies and to dividends paid on qualifying shareholdings under applicable tax treaties. The 10% rate applies in all other circumstances.
- (b) A foreign-exchange commission (FEC) is imposed on all payments by residents to nonresidents. The FEC is withheld by banks on behalf of the Central Bank of Aruba or paid directly to the Central Bank of Aruba by residents.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporate income tax is levied on resident and nonresident entities. A domestic entity is an entity that is established in Aruba or incorporated under Aruban law.

Tax is levied on total profits earned from all sources during the company's accounting period. "Profit" means the total of net gains, under any name or in any form. Branches of foreign entities are taxed on Aruban-source income, such as profits earned through a permanent establishment.

Permanent establishment. A permanent establishment is deemed to exist in Aruba in the case of the following:

- A permanent representative in Aruba.
- A foreign enterprise that builds, installs, maintains, cleans or repairs capital assets on Aruba for more than 30 days. These 30 days include, among others, days spent on the technical preparation and cleaning up of the site.
- Foreign shareholders (not natural persons) of Aruba fiscal transparent companies with real economic presence in Aruba.

Rate of corporate income tax. The corporate income tax rate is 25%.

Special tax regimes for certain companies. Special tax regimes available for certain companies in Aruba are described below.

Free-Zone Companies. Companies operating in the free-zone are subject to corporate income tax at a rate of 2% on profits derived from their qualifying activities and to a free-zone facility charge of up to 1% on their annual gross turnover. The free-zone is a defined territory in which no import duties are levied if the goods are not imported for use in the domestic market. On approval, services can be rendered outside of the defined territory. The import duties exemption mentioned above does not apply for service companies established outside the defined territory.

The free-zone law was amended as of 1 January 2020. The following are highlights of the amendments:

- Only services designated in a state decree can be rendered by a free-zone company. No such (draft) decree had been published at the time of writing.
- In addition to financial services (already prohibited prior to 1 January 2020), the following services cannot be rendered by a free-zone company:
 - Notary, lawyer, accountant, tax advisors and similar services
 - Intellectual property (IP) activities
 - Other services designated in a state decree (however, no such [draft] decree had been published at the time of writing)
- Qualifying services can be rendered to both foreign and local customers (so-called "ring-fencing" has been eliminated) at the corporate income tax of 2%.
- Companies engaging in the following geographically mobile activities must perform their so-called "core income generating activities" in Aruba with sufficient substance:
 - Shipping
 - Head office
 - Pure holding
 - Distribution and other services
 - Other service-related services

A grandfathering period of up to 30 June 2021 is applicable for free-zone service providers performing IP activities as of 1 September 2018 and other free-zone service providers performing non-IP activities as of 15 November 2018.

In addition, the following benefits are available to free-zone companies:

- Exemption from turnover taxes with respect to the supply of goods outside Aruba and the rendering of services to persons outside Aruba
- On request, exemption from the FEC for payments abroad that are not related to local sales
- A 0% dividend withholding tax rate

Imputation Payment Companies. Imputation Payment Companies (IPCs) were subject to the regular corporate tax rate (see *Rates of corporate income tax*). Under the IPC regime, part of the corporate income tax paid by a company was remitted to its shareholders in the form of an imputation payment. The IPC regime was available to all companies conducting qualifying activities such as hotel, financing, licensing or investment activities. The IPC regime was abolished as of 2016. However, existing IPCs can continue making use of this regime until 2026.

Special Purpose Companies. Special Purpose Companies (SPCs) were introduced as of 2016. In principle, qualifying SPCs are subject to a corporate income tax rate of 10%. However, for companies performing qualifying hotel operations, the applicable corporate tax rate can be 10%, 12% or 15%. In addition, SPCs are exempt from dividend withholding tax. SPCs may engage only in the following qualifying activities (in some cases, they must meet certain additional requirements):

- Hotel operations
- · Aviation operations
- Shipping operations
- Generation of sustainable energy
- Scientific or cultural activities that enhance the knowledge economy
- Financing that is different from the financing offered by credit institutions
- Making portfolio investments (other than in real estate)
- Holding of shares and participation rights
- Primary sector operations (agriculture, fishing, beekeeping and livestock)
- · Medical tourism
- Rehabilitation centers
- Sales of sustainable means of transportation with no or low CO₂ emissions
- Tech startups

As of 1 January 2021, SPCs performing the abovementioned qualifying activities are prohibited from deriving income from IP activities. Furthermore, SPCs engaging in the following geographically mobile activities must perform as of 1 January 2021 their so-called "core income generating activities" in Aruba with sufficient substance:

- Shipping
- Holding
- Financing
- · Asset management

A grandfathering period of up to 1 January 2023 is applicable for SPCs whose activities and assets in terms of nature and size existed already on 15 November 2018.

Exempt Companies. An Exempt Company is exempt from corporate income tax and withholding tax on dividends paid if it performs one of the following activities:

- Financing (if the company does not qualify as a credit institution)
- · Investing, other than in real estate
- Holding of shares and participation rights
- Insuring special entrepreneurial risks (activities of captive insurance companies)

As of 1 January 2020, Exempt Companies performing the abovementioned qualifying activities are prohibited from deriving income from IP activities. In addition, Exempt Companies engaged in the abovementioned geographically mobile activities must perform as of 1 January 2020 their so-called "core income generating activities" in Aruba with sufficient substance. A grandfathering period of up to 1 July 2021 is applicable for Exempted Companies whose activities and assets in terms of nature and size existed already on 15 November 2018.

Fiscal transparency. Aruban limited liability companies can opt for fiscal transparency for Aruban corporate income tax and dividend withholding tax purposes within one month after incorporation. If fiscal transparency is granted, the limited liability company is treated as a partnership for Aruba income tax, corporate income tax and dividend withholding tax purposes; that is, only the partners are taxed in Aruba on Aruban-source income, unless the entity loses its fiscal transparency status.

As of 9 April 2019, all fiscal transparent entities are required to have real economic presence in Aruba (also referred to as "substance requirements") and as a result have a taxable presence in Aruba. Fiscal transparent companies that existed prior to 9 April 2019 will have until 1 January 2022 to comply with the new real economic presence (substance) requirements.

Fiscal transparent companies engaged certain designated activities must now perform their so-called "core income generating activities" in or from Aruba with sufficient substance. The new substance requirements apply to the following designated geographically mobile activities:

- · Head office activities
- Insurance
- · Distribution and other services
- Shipping
- Financing and leasing
- Holding
- · Asset management
- Banking
- IP activities (fiscally transparent companies engaged in certain so-called "enhanced risk IP activities" have an enhanced burden to prove that their income relates to activities performed in or from Aruba)

The existence of the "core income generating activities" in Aruba may also be determined on a group level, meaning that the required activities can be outsourced to affiliated entities established in Aruba.

If the new substance requirements are not met in a certain year, the fiscal transparent company will no longer be treated as a fiscal transparent company as of that year. Consequently, the formerly fiscal transparent company will become subject to profit and dividend withholding tax in Aruba.

Fiscal transparent companies are required to annually report their financial statements and the identity of their shareholder(s) to the tax authorities within six months after the end of their financial year. Noncompliance with this requirement may result in an administrative fine of a maximum AWG10,000, a monetary fine of AWG25,000, incarceration of a maximum of six months or a loss of the fiscal transparent status.

It is possible to obtain an advance ruling from the local tax authorities on the treatment of the local presence.

Branch profits tax. Branches of foreign companies are taxed at the same rate as resident companies. No additional withholding taxes are imposed on remittances of profits.

Capital gains. Capital gains are taxed as ordinary income. However, certain capital gains are exempt from corporate income tax under the participation exemption (see *Participation exemption*).

Administration. In principle, the corporate income tax return for the preceding accounting period must be filed and the corresponding corporate income tax due must be simultaneously paid within five months after the end of the accounting period.

Dividends. A 10% withholding tax is imposed on dividends distributed to nonresidents. The rate is reduced to 5% for dividends distributed to publicly traded companies. A 0% rate applies to dividends distributed to resident companies that qualify for the benefits of the participation exemption.

The Tax Regulation for the Kingdom of the Netherlands provides for special dividend withholding tax rates (see Section E).

Participation exemption. Aruban resident companies are exempt from corporate income tax on dividends and capital gains derived from shares with respect to qualifying participations. A qualifying foreign participation must satisfy both of the following conditions:

- The shares must not be held as inventory or as a portfolio investment.
- The participation must be subject to a tax on profits.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign tax relief is available through the Tax Regulation for the Kingdom of the Netherlands. Foreign tax relief is also available under the state decree for the avoidance of double taxation.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Commercial profits must be calculated in accordance with "sound business practice" and generally accepted accounting standards.

Inventories. Inventories are generally valued using the historical-cost, first-in, first-out (FIFO) or weighted average methods.

Depreciation. Depreciation may be calculated by the straight-line, declining-balance or flexible methods.

D. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Central Bank of Aruba regulates the foreign-exchange market and carries out the necessary transactions as executor of exchange policy. Remittances abroad require an exchange license issued by the Central Bank of Aruba.

Debt-to-equity rules. Aruba does not impose a debt-to-equity ratio.

Controlled foreign companies. Aruba does not have specific controlled foreign company legislation. However, numerous measures limit tax deductions related to intercompany transactions that are not at arm's length and intercompany transactions with low-taxed entities.

Transfer pricing. If a company or individual participates, directly or indirectly, in the management, supervision or the capital of two or more corporate entities, the conditions that apply to the supply of goods and the rendering of services between these related entities must be at arm's length. These conditions are similar to the conditions that would have applied in transactions with unrelated parties. Information to substantiate arm's-length transactions must include, among other items, the following:

- · The agreement between the entities
- Transfer-pricing method that was chosen and why it was chosen
- · How the consideration was determined

Country-by-Country Reporting. Local legislation implementing Country-by-Country Reporting (CbCR) obligations and additional transfer-pricing documentation requirements has been enacted as of 1 January 2020. The Country-by-Country (CbC) report is applicable to Aruba tax resident entities that are members of a multinational enterprise (MNE) group with a consolidated group turnover exceeding AWG1.5 billion (approximately USD833 million) in the fiscal year preceding the fiscal year to which the CbC report applies. In addition, a group entity of an MNE that is tax resident in Aruba should notify the tax authorities by the last day of the financial year of the MNE about the identity and tax residency of the CbC reporting entity.

Aruba tax resident entities of an MNE group are also required to have a master file and local file. This requirement only applies to Aruba tax resident entities of an MNE group that have a consolidated group turnover exceeding AWG100 million (approximately USD56 million) in the fiscal year preceding the year to which the tax return applies. The qualifying MNE group entity should have the master file and local file available at the level of the Aruba entity at the moment of filing the tax return. The Aruba tax authorities can request these files from the Aruba entity.

Noncompliance with the abovementioned transfer-pricing documentation requirements and the obligations to hold a master file and/or a local file may lead to the following:

- A reversal of the burden of proof
- A monetary fine up to AWG25,000
- Criminal charges (including a fine or imprisonment)
- Payment of the amount of taxes that have not been collected as a result of the noncompliance

E. Tax treaties

Provisions for double tax relief are included in the Tax Regulation for the Kingdom of the Netherlands. These provisions avoid double taxation between the countries of the Kingdom of the Netherlands (Aruba, Curaçao, the Netherlands [including Bonaire, Sint Eustatius and Saba; these islands are known as the BES-Islands] and Sint Maarten) regarding taxes on income, capital and other items.

Under the Tax Regulation for the Kingdom of the Netherlands, the general withholding tax rate of 10% on dividend distributions from an entity resident in Aruba may be reduced to the following rates:

- 7.5% if the recipient of the dividends is a company that has capital divided in shares and that has a share interest in the nominal paid-up capital of the Aruba entity of at least 25%
- 5% if such recipient of the dividends is also subject to tax on profit at a rate of at least 5.5%

Effective from 10 October 2010, the Netherlands Antilles (which consisted of five island territories in the Caribbean Sea) was dissolved as a country. As a result, the island territories of Curaçao and St. Maarten became autonomous countries within the Dutch Kingdom. The island territories of Bonaire, St. Eustatius and Saba (BES-Islands) have become a part of the Netherlands as extraordinary overseas municipalities.

The Tax Regulation for the Kingdom of the Netherlands remains in place until bilateral tax treaties have been concluded between the countries in the Dutch Kingdom.

Aruba has entered into tax information exchange agreements with Antigua and Barbuda, Argentina, Australia, the Bahamas, Bermuda, the British Virgin Islands, Canada, the Cayman Islands, Denmark, the Faroe Islands, Finland, France, Greenland, Iceland, Mexico, Norway, St. Kitts and Nevis, St. Lucia, St. Vincent and the Grenadines, Spain, Sweden, the United Kingdom and the United States.

Aruba is recognized by the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development as a jurisdiction that has substantially implemented the internationally agreed tax standard and, as such, is white listed.

Australia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT +10 Sydney

Ernst & Young +61 (2) 9248-5555 EY Centre Fax: +61 (2) 9248-5959

200 George Street

Sydney, New South Wales 2000

Australia

Principal Tax Contacts

Richard Lambkin

Leonid Shaflender

★ Geoff Blaikie. Mobile: +64 (27) 293-0787 EY Oceania Tax Leader Email: geoff.blaikie@nz.ey.com

+61 (2) 9276-9087 Jamie Munday, Sydney Markets Leader Mobile: +61 416-125-210 Email: jamie.munday@au.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Tax Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Jim Axiomakarou +61 (2) 9248-4050

Mobile: +61 410-546-272

Email: jim.axiomakarou@au.ey.com

Stephen Chubb +61 (2) 9248-4799 Mobile: +61 411-641-405

Email: stephen.chubb@au.ey.com

Lachlan Cobon +61 (2) 9248-5025

> Mobile: +61 439-778-455 Email: lachlan.cobon@au.ey.com

+61 (2) 9248-4975 Tony Cooper

Mobile: +61 427-590-941

Email: tony.cooper@au.ey.com

+61 (2) 8295-6817

Mobile: +61 429-123-593

Email: richard.lambkin@au.ey.com

★ Sean Monahan, +61 (2) 8295-6226

EY Oceania International Tax Mobile: +61 416-194-314

and Transaction Services Leader Email: sean.monahan@au.ey.com

+61 (2) 8295-6735

Mobile: +61 414-268-391 Email: leonid.shaflender@au.ey.com

David Short +61 (2) 9248-4272

Mobile: +61 416-121-250 Email: david.short@au.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Sean Keegan +61 (2) 9276-9172

Email: sean.keegan@au.ey.com

★ Ian Scott, +61 (2) 9248-4774

EY Asia-Pacific Transaction Tax Mobile: +61 411-552-304 Advisory Leader Email: ian.scott@au.ey.com

Andrew Sharp +61 (2) 9248-5566

Email: andrew.sharp@au.ey.com

Matt Weerden +61 (2) 8295-6788

Mobile: +61 409-604-778

Email: matt.weerden@au.ey.com

Adam Woodward +61 (2) 9276-9808

Email: adam.woodward@au.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Paul Balkus +61 (2) 9248-4952

> Mobile: +61 412-286-805 Email: paul.balkus@au.ey.com

* Anthony Seve, EY Oceania

Transfer Pricing Leader

+61 (2) 9276-9906 Mobile: +61 416-194-314

Email: anthony.seve@au.ey.com

David Tracey +61 (2) 9248-4885

> Mobile: +61 404-040-399 Email: david.tracey@au.ey.com

Jason Vella +61 (2) 9248-4613

> Mobile: +61 418-644-070 Email: jason.vella@au.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

David Burns

+1 (212) 773-5280

(resident in New York)

Email: david.burns1@ey.com

Dean Madsen (resident in Auckland) +64 (9) 348-8131 Mobile: +64 (27) 381-5267 Email: dean.madsen@nz.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Inbound

European Business Group

David Short +61 (2) 9248-4272

> Mobile: +61 416-121-250 Email: david.short@au.ey.com

North American Business Group

Sean Monahan +61 (2) 8295-6226

Mobile: +61 416-194-314

Email: sean.monahan@au.ey.com

Simon Tonkin +61 (2) 8295 6680

Mobile: +61 411-880-003

Email: simon.tonkin@au.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Todd Wills, EY Oceania Business Tax Services Leader +61 (2) 6267-3876 Mobile: +61 414-298-810

Email: todd.wills@au.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

* Alf Capito,

+61 (2) 8295-6473

Mobile: +61 416-295-888

Email: alf.capito@au.ey.com

+61 (8) 9429-2246

* Martin Caplice, EY Oceania Tax Controversy Leader

EY Oceania Tax Policy Leader

Mobile: +61 408-026-788

Email: martin.caplice@au.ey.com

Craig Jackson

Daryn Moore

+61 (2) 9248-4905

Mobile: +61 411-645-953

Email: craig.w.jackson@au.ey.com

+61 (2) 9248-5538

Mobile: +61 437-136-087

Email: daryn.moore@au.ey.com

+61 (2) 9248-5931 Fiona Moore

Mobile: +61 421-966-842 Email: fiona.moore@au.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting (GCR) (Corporate Tax)

★ Margherita Antonelli,

+61 (2) 9248-4547

EY Asia-Pacific GCR Leader

Mobile: +61 403-345-316

Email: margherita.antonelli@au.ey.com Belinda Cerone

+61 (2) 9276-9303

Mobile: +61 402-244-881

Email: belinda.cerone@au.ey.com

68 Australia Rachel Charles +61 (2) 9248-5126 Mobile: +61 411-166-471 Email: rachel.charles@au.ey.com Jon Dobell +61 (2) 8295-6949 Mobile: +61 433-145-338 Email: jon.dobell@au.ey.com Colin Jones. +61 (2) 9248-4724 Buildings Environment and Mobile: +61 411-752-734 Resources Leader Email: colin.jones@au.ey.com Andrew Lapa, EY Asia-Pacific +61 (2) 9248-4128 Tax Quality Leader Mobile: +61 413-706-141 Email: andrew.lapa@au.ey.com Andrew Moore +61 (2) 9248-4223 Mobile: +61 402-310-897 Email: andrew.j.moore@au.ey.com Michelle Mori +61 (2) 9248-5122 Mobile: +61 411-126-736 Email: michelle.mori@au.ey.com Denise Parker +61 (2) 9276-9416 Mobile: +61 499-000-386 Email: denise.parker@au.ey.com George Stamoulos +61 (2) 9248-4823 Mobile: +61 421-051-017 Email: george.stamoulos@au.ey.com Melissa Tan +61 (2) 8295-6183 Mobile: +61 499-117-474 Email: melissa.tan@au.ey.com Simon Tonkin +61 (2) 8295-6680 Mobile: +61 411-880-003 Email: simon.tonkin@au.ey.com Jason Wrigley +61 (2) 9248-5303 Mobile: +61 403-601-537 Email: jason.wrigley@au.ey.com Tax Technology and Transformation (TTT) Peter Sanders. EY Asia-Pacific +61 (2) 9248-5468 TTT Leader Mobile: +61 410-667-161 Email: peter.sanders@au.ey.com Kelum Kumarasinghe +61 (2) 9248-4929 Mobile: +61 499-001-112 Email: kelum.kumarasinghe@au.ey.com **Financial Services Organization** +61 (2) 9276-9925 Transfer Pricing Financial Services Email: tony.do@au.ey.com +61 (2) 8295-6333 Danielle Donovan, Transfer Pricing Financial Services Mobile: +61 418-288-236 Email: danielle.donovan@au.ey.com +61 (2) 8295-6251 Antoinette Elias Mobile: +61 402-908-233 Email: antoinette.elias@au.ey.com Simon Jenner +61 (2) 8295-6367

Paul McLean

★ Grant Peters, EY Oceania Financial Services Organization

Tax Leader

* Kirsty Keating, EY Oceania Law Leader

+61 (2) 9248-4877 Mobile: +61 413-617-110 Email: grant.c.peters@au.ey.com

Mobile: +61 438-225-337 Email: simon.jenner@au.ey.com

+61 (2) 9248-4630 Mobile: +61 413-739-710 Email: paul.mclean@au.ey.com

+61 (2) 8295-6037 Mobile: +64 274-899-090 Email: kirsty.keating@au.ey.com

Adelaide, South Australia

GMT +91/2

Ernst & Young

+61 (8) 8417-1600 EY Building Fax: +61 (8) 8417-1775

121 King William Street Adelaide, South Australia 5000

Australia

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Mark McKenzie +61 (8) 9217-1831

Mobile: +61 427-033-599 Email: mark.mckenzie@au.ev.com

Global Compliance and Reporting (Corporate Tax)

Sam Howard +61 (8) 8417-1672

> Mobile: +61 414-368-112 Email: sam.howard@au.ey.com

Sean van der Linden +61 (8) 8417-1688

Mobile: +61 414-764-004

+61 (8) 8417-1770

Email: sean.van.der.linden@au.ey.com

◆ Craig Whiteman, Tax Service Line Leader South Australia

Mobile: +61 408-026-254 Email: craig.whiteman@au.ey.com

Brisbane, Queensland

GMT +10

Ernst & Young

111 Eagle Street Brisbane, Queensland 4000

Australia

+61 (7) 3011-3333 Fax: +61 (7) 3011-3100

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Michael Chang +61 (7) 3011-3126 Mobile: +61 421-612-808

Email: michael.chang@au.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Reid Zulpo, EY Oceania +61 (7) 3243-3772 Transaction Tax Advisory Mobile: +61 438-244-684

I eader Email: reid.zulpo@au.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

 Kevin Griffiths. +61 (7) 3243-3754 Queensland Tax Leader Mobile: +61 402-890-343

Email: kevin.griffiths@au.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting (Corporate Tax)

Michael Hennessey +61 (7) 3243-3691 Mobile: +61 414-286-853

Email: michael.hennessey@au.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Ian Burgess, EY Oceania +61 (7) 3243-3711 Private Client Services Leader Mobile: +61 414-470-402 Email: ian.burgess@au.ey.com

Canberra, Australian Capital Territory **GMT +10**

Ernst & Young +61 (2) 6267-3888 121 Marcus Clarke Street Fax: +61 (2) 6246-1500

Canberra

Australian Capital Territory 2600

Australia

Business Tax Services

 ★ Todd Wills,
 +61 (2) 6267-3876

 EY Oceania Business
 Mobile: +61 414-298-810

Tax Services Leader Email: todd.wills@au.ey.com

Melbourne, Victoria GMT +10

Ernst & Young +61 (3) 9288-8000 EY Building Fax: +61 (3) 8650-7777

8 Exhibition Street

Melbourne, Victoria 3000

Australia

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Liz Cullinan +61 (3) 8650-7938

Email: liz.cullinan@au.ey.com

Brendan Dardis, +61 (3) 9288-8080

EY Oceania Leader – Tax Quality Mobile: +61 403-573-084 Email: brendan.dardis@au.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Julian Hine +61 (3) 9655-2923

Mobile: +61 407-072-410 Email: julian.hine@au.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Richard Buchanan +61 (3) 9934-7012

Mobile: +61 448-039-192 Email: richard.buchanan@au.ey.com

Edward Consett +61 (3) 8650-7226

Mobile: +61 437-609-251

Email: edward.consett@au.ey.com

◆ Bruno Dimasi, +61 (3) 8650-7686

Melbourne Tax Geography Leader Mobile: +61 412-338-058

Email: bruno.dimasi@au.ey.com +61 (3) 9288-8236

Graeme Friend +61 (3) 9288-8236 Mobile: +61 402-456-431

Email: graeme.friend@au.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Tax Policy and Controversy

Rolf Drohn +61 (3) 8650-7618 Mobile: +61 421-611-955

Email: rolf.drohn@au.ey.com

Tony Merlo +61 (3) 8575-6412

Email: anthony.merlo@au.ey.com

Peter van den Broek +61 (3) 8650-7560

Mobile: +61 439-208-921

Email: peter.van.den.broek@au.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting (Corporate Tax)

Cleedon Botha +61 (3) 9655-2790

Mobile: +61 499-048-860

Email: cleedon.botha@au.ey.com

Denise Brotherton +61 (3) 9288-8758

Mobile: +61 411-694-197

Email: denise.brotherton@au.ey.com

Sarah Diss +61 (3) 9288-8230

Mobile: +61 418-539-366

Email: sarah.diss@au.ey.com

Peter Janetzki, +61 (3) 8650-7525

EY Oceania Technology and Mobile: +61 428-263-416
Consumer Products Tax Leader Email: peter.janetzki@au.ey.com

Paul Lombardo +61 (3) 9288-8745

Mobile: +61 401-679-367

Email: paul.lombardo@au.ey.com

★ Andrew van Dinter,

+61 (3) 8650-7589 Corporate Tax Leader Mobile: +61 407-250-870

Email: andrew.van.dinter@au.ey.com

Andrew Woollard

+61 (3) 8650-7511

Mobile: +61 414-911-518

Email: andrew.woollard@au.ey.com

Financial Services Organization

Dale Judd +61 (3) 9655-2769

Mobile: +61 412-340-900 Email: dale.judd@au.ey.com

Brad Miller +61 (3) 9655-2718 Mobile: +61 403-033-437 Email: brad.miller@au.ey.com

People Advisory Services

* Anne Giugni, EY Oceania People Advisory Services Leader

+61 (3) 8650-7624 Mobile: +61 418-527-623

Email: anne.giugni@au.ey.com

Perth, Western Australia

GMT +8

Ernst & Young EY Building

11 Mounts Bay Road

Perth, Western Australia 6000

Australia

+61 (8) 9429-2222 Fax: +61 (8) 9429-2436

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Mathew Chamberlain +61 (8) 9429-2368

Mobile: +61 406-067-438

Email: mathew.chamberlain@au.ey.com

Andrew Nelson +61 (8) 9429-2257

Mobile: +61 413-044-528

Email: andrew.nelson@au.ey.com

+61 (8) 9429-2191 Martin Webster

Mobile: +61 409-097-071

Email: martin.webster@au.ey.com +61 (8) 9429-2343

 Matthew Davidson. Perth Tax Geography Leader Mobile: +61 421-057-280

Email: matthew.davidson@au.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Joe Lawson +61 (8) 9429-2489

Mobile: +61 421-163-633 Email: joe.lawson@au.ey.com

Caroline Walker +61 (8) 9217-1897

Mobile: +61 417-008-815

Email: caroline.walker@au.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting (Corporate Tax)

Ian Crisp +61 (8) 9429-2310

> Mobile: +61 413-059-504 Email: ian.crisp@au.ey.com

Scott Grimley,

+61 (8) 9429-2409 Government Services Health Mobile: +61 421-056-931 Life Sciences Leader

Elisabeth Messina +61 (8) 9429-2419

Mobile: +61 418-922-947

Email: scott.grimley@au.ey.com

Email: elisabeth.messina@au.ey.com

transactions

12 AUSTRALIA	
Basil Mistilis	+61 (8) 9429-2258 Mobile: +61 411-887-059 Email: basil.mistilis@au.ey.com
Belinda Townsend, EY Asia-Pacific Business Tax Compliance Leader	+61 (8) 9429-2374 Mobile: +61 422-007-481 Email: belinda.townsend@au.ey.com
Indirect Tax	
★ Gavin Shanhun, EY Oceania Indirect Tax Leader	+61 (8) 9429-2209 Mobile: +61 417-648-707 Email: gavin.shanhun@au.ey.com
Law	
Chris Smailes	+61 (8) 9429-2379 Mobile: +61 413-126-221

Australia is reforming its tax system through various tax reform initiatives. As a result, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in

Email: chris.smailes@au.ey.com

A. At a glance	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	30 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	30 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	30
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	
Franked	0 (b)
Unfranked	30 (c)
Conduit Foreign Income	0 (d)
Interest	
General	10 (e)
Interest Paid by Australian Branch of	
Foreign Bank to Parent	5 (f)
Interest (Debentures, State and Federal	
Bonds and Offshore Banking Units)	0 (g)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	30 (h)
Construction and Related Activities	5 (i)
Fund Payments from Managed Investment	
Trusts	15 (j)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Indefinite

- (a) From the 2018-19 income year, a 27.5% company tax rate applies to eligible companies with less than AUD50 million of turnover. The corporate income tax rate for these companies will decrease to 26% by 2020-21 and 25% from 2021-22.
- (b) Franking of dividends is explained in Section B.
- This is a final tax that is imposed on payments to nonresidents only. A reduced rate (in recent treaties, reduced rates typically are 0%, 5% or 15%, depending on the level of ownership) applies to residents in treaty countries.
- An exemption from dividend withholding tax applies to the part of the un-(b) franked dividends that is declared in the distribution statement to be conduit foreign income.
- (e) In general, this is a final withholding tax that is imposed on payments to nonresidents only. However, withholding tax is imposed in certain circumstances on interest paid to residents carrying on business overseas through a permanent establishment (branch). Modern Australian tax treaties exempt government and unrelated financial institutions from withholding tax.
- Interest paid by an Australian branch of a foreign bank to its parent is subject to a rate of 5% on the notional interest rate based on the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR).

- (g) Unilateral exemptions from interest withholding tax are provided for certain publicly offered debentures, for state and federal government bonds and for offshore borrowing by offshore banking units.
- In general, this is a final withholding tax imposed on royalties paid to nonresidents. A reduced rate may apply to residents of treaty countries (the rate is 5% in recent treaties).
- The filing of an Australian tax return to obtain a refund may be required if this withholding results in an overpayment of tax. A variation of the rate to mitigate the adverse cash flow impact is available to certain taxpayers that have previously filed tax returns in Australia.
- Managed investment trusts that hold only energy-efficient commercial buildings constructed on or after 1 July 2012 may be eligible for a 10% withholding tax rate.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. An Australian resident corporation is subject to income tax on its non-exempt worldwide income. A nonresident corporation is subject to Australian tax only on Australian-source income.

Corporations incorporated in Australia are residents of Australia for income tax purposes, as are corporations carrying on business in Australia with either their central management and control (CMAC) in Australia or their voting power controlled by Australian residents.

Recent guidance from the Australian Taxation Office (ATO) suggests that foreign companies with Australian CMAC might also be carrying on a business in Australia. Extensive scenarios cover the application of the CMAC test for foreign-incorporated companies; relevant factors include the high-level decision-making process of the boards, virtual decision-making and evidence of the decision-making. The Board of Taxation is reviewing whether the statutory rules need to be amended.

For corporations, capital gains are taxed at the relevant corporate income tax rate.

Income of a nonresident corporation not operating in Australia through a permanent establishment may be subject to withholding tax, as discussed below.

Rates of corporate tax. The standard tax rate for resident corporations is 30%.

A 27.5% rate applies to base rate entities. These are defined as corporate tax entities with no more than 80% of their assessable income being passive income and with an aggregate turnover of less than AUD25 million for 2017-18 (and thereafter AUD50 million). The base rate entities tax rate will be reduced to 26% by 2020-21 and 25% from 2021-22

Resource taxation

Petroleum resources. The Petroleum Resource Rent Tax (PRRT) is imposed at a rate of 40% on project profits from the extraction of non-renewable petroleum resources. The PRRT applies to onshore and offshore petroleum projects. Some changes apply from 1 July 2019 after a government-initiated review into the PRRT, crude oil excise and associated Commonwealth royalties. These changes include the following:

• PRRT applies only to offshore projects in Commonwealth waters.

 Reduced uplift rates for carried-forward expenditure (limiting the scope for excessive compounding of deductions) apply for general and exploration deductions.

Minerals exploration. The Junior Minerals Exploration Incentive (JMEI) enables eligible companies to generate tax credits by giving up a portion of their tax losses from greenfield mineral exploration expenditure, which can then be distributed to shareholders. Tax credits can only be generated for shares of stock issued in that income year. The scheme applies until 30 June 2021 and Australia-wide credit limits include AUD25 million (2018-19 income year) and AUD30 million (2019-20 and 2020-21).

Costs of acquiring exploration rights or information first used for exploration that are not eligible for an immediate deduction are depreciated over the lesser of 15 years or the effective life of the mine.

Carbon-pricing mechanism. Effective from 1 July 2014, the previous carbon-pricing mechanism was replaced by a Direct Action Plan.

Capital gains

Income and capital gains. Australia's tax law distinguishes income (revenue) gains and losses from capital gains and losses, using principles from case law. Broadly, capital gains and losses are not assessable or deductible under the ordinary income tax rules.

However, the capital gains tax (CGT) provisions in the tax law apply to gains and losses from designated CGT events. For corporations, capital gains are taxed at the relevant corporate income tax rate. Designated CGT events include disposals of assets, grants of options and leases, and events arising from the tax-consolidation rules (see Section C).

For CGT purposes, capital gains are calculated by identifying the capital proceeds (money received or receivable or the market value of property received or receivable) with respect to the CGT event and deducting the cost base. CGT gains are reduced by amounts that are otherwise assessable.

Special rules apply to assets acquired before 20 September 1985.

CGT deferrals (rollovers). CGT rollover relief may be elected for various transfers, restructures and takeovers, including scrip takeovers. The effect of the relief is to defer taxation until a subsequent disposal or CGT event, if further rollover relief is not available. Transfers within a tax-consolidated group are ignored for tax purposes (see Section C).

Capital losses are deductible only from taxable capital gains; they are not deductible from ordinary income. However, ordinary or trading losses are deductible from net taxable capital gains.

Foreign residents and CGT. Foreign residents are subject to CGT if an asset is "taxable Australian property," which includes broadly the following:

 Taxable Australian real property: real property located in Australia including a leasehold interest in land, or mining and quarrying

- or prospecting rights, if the minerals, petroleum or quarry materials are located in Australia.
- Indirect Australian real property interest: broadly, a non-portfolio interest in an Australian or foreign entity if more than 50% of the market value of the entity's assets relates to assets that are taxable Australian real property. Integrity rules to prevent the double counting of intercompany assets apply to consolidated and multiple-entry consolidated groups (see Tax consolidation in Section C).
- The business assets of an Australian permanent establishment.

Purchasers obligation to make a 12.5% non-final withholding to support foreign resident CGT regime. Purchasers are required, broadly, to make a non-final 12.5% foreign resident CGT withholding with respect to the purchase of certain direct or indirect taxable Australian property from foreign residents. The obligations apply to direct real property transactions with a value of AUD750,000 or more, to certain indirect property transactions including company and trust interests and to options and rights to acquire such property or interests. Australian resident vendors of direct property must provide an ATO clearance certificate to not be subject to withholding. These rules must be factored into all acquisition and disposal processes and allow for rate variations and declarations in some cases.

CGT participation exemption for disposals of shares in foreign companies. The capital gain or capital loss derived by a company from the disposal of shares in a foreign company may be partly or wholly disregarded to the extent that the foreign company has an underlying active business, if the holder company held a direct voting interest in the foreign company of at least 10% for a period of at least 12 months in the 2 years before the disposal. This participation exemption can also reduce the attributable income arising from the disposal of shares owned by a controlled foreign company in another foreign company (see Section E).

Venture capital. Venture capital investment concessions provide a 20% nonrefundable tax offset on investments in eligible innovation companies, capped at AUD200,000 per investor per year and a CGT exemption up to 10 years (provided that investments are held for at least three years).

Investors receive a 10% nonrefundable tax offset on capital invested in registered Early Stage Venture Capital Limited Partnerships (ESVCLPs).

Startup financial technology businesses can also access the venture capital investment tax concessions.

Administration. The Australian tax year ends on 30 June. For corporate taxpayers with accounting periods ending on other dates, the tax authorities may agree to use a substituted accounting period (SAP).

In general, companies with an income year-end of 30 June must file an annual income tax return by the following 15 January. Companies granted permission to adopt an SAP must file their returns by the 15th day of the 7th month after the end of their income year.

Under a pay-as-you-go installment system, companies with turnover of AUD20 million or less continue to make quarterly payments of income tax within 21 days after the end of each quarter of the tax year. The amount of each installment is based on the income earned in the quarter. The installment obligations for larger companies with turnover in excess of AUD20 million involve monthly payments.

Measures affecting certain corporate tax entities with respect to public disclosures of their tax positions and their tax-governance processes are outlined below.

ATO reporting of selected tax data for larger companies. The ATO is required to publicly report selected tax data for all corporate entities paying PRRT and selected income tax data for large corporate entities (turnover exceeding AUD100 million [AUD200 million for Australian majority-owned private companies]). The ATO reports are made, broadly, in December and cover the data for the tax returns filed in the year ended 30 June of the preceding year. Some companies might want to consider supplementary disclosures in their own communications channels.

Voluntary Tax Transparency Code. The Australian government encourages larger companies to adopt a Voluntary Tax Transparency Code (TTC) to promote public understanding of businesses' compliance with Australia's tax laws. The TTC, developed by the Board of Taxation, is a set of principles and minimum standards to guide disclosure of tax information by businesses. The disclosures vary by companies' size, with larger businesses to consider, in addition to reconciliations of accounting to tax aggregates, their tax policy, strategy, governance, total tax contribution and foreign related-party dealings. Business groups are encouraging companies to consider compliance, and over 170 companies and entities are listed on the public register of signatories.

Some companies to file General Purpose Financial Statements. Significant global entity companies (global turnover greater than AUD1 billion) with an Australian presence that do not file General Purpose Financial Statements (GPFS) with the Australian Securities and Investments Commission (ASIC) are required to file GPFS with the ATO. The ATO is then required to forward such GPFS to the ASIC. A bill before parliament proposes to broaden the definition of a significant global entity from 1 July 2019.

Dividends. Dividends paid by Australian resident companies are franked with an imputation credit (franking credit) to the extent that Australian corporate income tax has been paid by the company on the income being distributed. Tax rules constrain companies from streaming imputation credits to those shareholders that can make the most use of the credits, at the expense of other shareholders.

A company may select its preferred level of franking with reference to its existing and expected franking account surplus and the rate at which it franked earlier distributions. However, under the "benchmark rule" for private companies, all distributions made

within a franking period must generally be franked to the same extent.

The franking credit is intended to equal the tax paid by the paying company. For base rate entities benefiting from the reduced corporate rate, the imputation rules require them to determine whether they frank at 27.5% or 30%, based on the prior year's passive income and aggregated turnover.

A New Zealand company may choose to maintain an Australian franking account and attach Australian franking credits to dividends paid to Australian resident shareholders, for Australian company tax paid on that income.

The consequences of receiving a franked dividend vary depending on the nature of the recipient shareholder.

Resident corporate shareholders. Franked distributions received by resident companies from other Australian resident companies are effectively received free from tax. A recipient company receiving franked distributions grosses up the dividend amount received by the amount of its franking credit, and includes the grossed-up amount in its assessable income. The recipient company is entitled to a tax offset (rebate) equal to the amount of the franking credit on the distribution received; the offset may be used against its own tax payable. In addition, the recipient company is allowed a franking credit in its own franking account; the franking credit may be distributed to its own shareholders.

A resident company is subject to tax on unfranked dividends received, but special rules apply for certain income passed to nonresident shareholders (see Nonresident shareholders: corporate and non-corporate).

If a company's entitlement to a tax offset exceeds its tax payable, it can convert the excess franking offset into an equivalent amount of tax loss. The tax loss may then be carried forward indefinitely for deduction in subsequent years.

Resident individual shareholders. The shareholder includes the dividend received plus the full imputation credit in assessable income. The imputation credit can be offset against personal tax assessed in the same year. Excess credits relating to dividends received are refunded to the shareholder.

Nonresident shareholders: corporate and non-corporate. Issues relevant to dividends and foreign shareholders include the following:

- · Franked dividends paid to nonresidents are free from dividend withholding tax.
- Refunds of imputation credits are not available for nonresidents.
- A deduction may be available under dividend flow-through rules if an Australian company wholly owned by a nonresident company receives unfranked non-portfolio dividends (from holdings of at least 10% of the voting power in the company paying the dividends) and pays an unfranked non-portfolio dividend to its nonresident parent. Various conditions must be satisfied, and anti-avoidance rules apply.
- · "Conduit foreign income" that flows through Australian companies to foreign investors may also achieve flow-through

treatment. Broadly, "conduit foreign income" is foreign-source income earned by an Australian company that is not taxed in Australia. A conduit income distribution that an Australian corporate tax entity makes to a foreign resident is not subject to dividend withholding tax and is not assessable income, to the extent that the entity declares it to be conduit foreign income.

Foreign tax relief. Australian residents are subject to Australian tax on their worldwide income, but they may receive a foreign income tax offset (FITO) for foreign taxes paid on foreign-source income included in assessable income. FITOs must be used in the year in which the related foreign-source income is included in assessable income. Otherwise, they are lost without having provided any relief from double taxation. For controlled foreign companies (CFCs; see Section E), a modified system applies.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is defined as assessable income less deductions. Assessable income includes ordinary income and statutory income (specifically listed in the tax law as being assessable income). Non-cash business benefits may be included as income in certain circumstances.

Australia's tax law distinguishes income (revenue) gains and losses from capital gains and losses, using principles from case law. Broadly, capital gains and losses are not assessable or deductible under the ordinary income tax rules; however, the capital gains provisions in the tax law may apply (see Section B).

Broadly, the following types of income are not included in assessable income:

- Profits from foreign branches of Australian companies (other than, broadly, income that would be attributable under the CFC rules, see Section E).
- Amounts paid out of income previously taxed under the CFC rules (see Section E).
- Foreign equity distributions received by Australian corporate entities on participation interests. This covers dividends or nonshare dividends received from a foreign company with respect to an interest in a company classified as equity under Australian tax rules, subject to a 10% participation requirement. Such distributions received through interposed entities, such as trusts and partnerships, may now also be eligible.

Expenses. Losses or outgoings are deductible to the extent they are incurred in gaining or producing assessable income or are necessarily incurred in carrying on a business for the purpose of gaining or producing assessable income. Provisions for amounts not "incurred" (this term is not defined in the law) during the year, such as leave entitlements of employees, are generally not deductible until payments are made.

Expenses of a capital nature (except business black hole expenditure; see *Five-year deduction for black hole business expenditure*) and those incurred in the production of exempt income are not deductible. Apportionment of expenses having dual purposes is possible.

Fringe benefits tax (see Section D) is deductible. Entertainment expenses are not deductible unless they represent fringe benefits provided to employees. Penalties and fines are not deductible.

Under commercial debt forgiveness rules, the net amount of debts forgiven during an income year reduces the debtor's accumulated revenue tax losses, capital losses, certain undeducted expenditure and cost bases of assets.

Research and development. A tax credit system applies for research and development (R&D) expenditure. The incentives apply to companies incorporated in Australia for R&D conducted in Australia. The location of ownership of the resulting intellectual property is not a barrier to a tax concession.

Core and supporting R&D activities must be registered under the new R&D tax credit system. Supporting R&D activities must be directly related to core R&D activities. Activities that result in the production of goods or services are eligible only if they are undertaken for the dominant (or sole) purpose of supporting the core R&D activity (the "dominant purpose" test).

Eligible R&D expenditure in excess of AUD20,000 is a notional deduction, which is not deductible but gives rise to tax offsets.

Significant R&D changes were announced in the 2018 Federal Budget. These changes, which would apply in relation to assessments for income years beginning on or after 1 July 2019, had not been passed by parliament as of 31 December 2019. They include the following:

- R&D entities with aggregate turnover of AUD20 million or more will be entitled to an R&D tax offset equal to their corporate tax rate plus a premium based on the level of their incremental R&D intensity for their R&D expenditure at a sliding scale. R&D intensity is calculated as national R&D deductions of the R&D entity divided by expenditure. Several tiers of R&D intensity ranges and corresponding R&D premiums are proposed. Companies with an intensity of 13% or less will see their offset reduced. Most companies fall within the first bracket for intensity of up to and including 4%, which equates to a premium of 4.5%. Notional deductions over and above AUD150 million will not create an offset. This limit is up from AUD100 million. Australia's general avoidance rules will be extended to deal with certain R&D schemes.
- Companies with group turnover of less than AUD20 million are eligible for the refundable R&D tax offset, which equates to a 13.5% R&D premium linked to the company's corporate tax rate (in effect, a rate cut of 2.5%).
- The refundable tax offset will be capped at AUD4 million (excluding clinical trials).

The following rules apply for earlier years:

- For large companies, nonrefundable tax credits are 38.5%. The R&D expenditure claims are capped at AUD100 million per taxpayer. For expenditure above AUD100 million, companies can claim a 30% tax offset.
- For companies with group turnover of less than AUD20 million, refundable tax credits are 43.5%.

The above turnover thresholds also apply to local companies conducting foreign-owned R&D.

Debt and equity classification. Specific debt-and-equity rules focus on economic substance rather than on legal form. If the debt test is satisfied, a financing arrangement is generally treated as debt, regardless of whether the arrangement could also satisfy the test for equity. The test is complex and extends well beyond an examination of whether a borrower has a non-contingent obligation to repay an amount of principal.

The debt or equity classification affects the taxation of dividends (including the imputation requirements), payments received from nonresident entities, thin-capitalization regime, dividend and interest withholding taxes and related measures, but does not limit the operation of the transfer-pricing rules.

Hybrid mismatch rules. Australia introduced a law to adopt the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) hybrid mismatch rules for income years beginning on or after 1 January 2019. Broadly, they prevent entities liable to income tax in Australia from being able to avoid income taxation or obtain a double non-taxation benefit, by exploiting differences between the tax treatment of entities and instruments across different countries. However, the imported mismatch rule (other than when an importing payment is made under a structured arrangement) will apply to income years beginning on or after 1 January 2020. Imported mismatches are mismatches whereby receipts are sheltered from tax directly or indirectly by hybrid outcomes elsewhere in a group of entities or a chain of transactions.

The ATO has clarified that US global intangible low-taxed income (GILTI) will not count toward foreign taxes paid. A law has been enacted to implement the 2019-20 budget changes dealing with multi-entry consolidated companies, the foreign income tax definition, trusts, the integrity rule and two other issues.

Financial arrangements. Extensive rules deal with the taxation of "financial arrangements" (as defined) for specified taxpayers.

The default methods are accruals and realization methods. These are supplemented by various methods available at a taxpayer's election, using accounting approaches with respect to certain financial arrangements. The elective accounting methods include hedge treatment, fair-value reporting, retranslation for foreign-currency arrangements and, in certain cases, use of the values in financial reports for the financial arrangements.

Individuals are not mandatorily covered by these rules. Superannuation entities must apply the rules if the value of their assets exceeds AUD100 million. Approved deposit-taking institutions or securitization vehicles must apply the rules if their aggregate turnover exceeds AUD20 million. All other entities must apply the rules if either their aggregate turnover exceeds AUD100 million or if the value of their assets exceeds AUD300 million. Taxpayers not covered by the rules can nevertheless elect to apply the rules.

Foreign-exchange gains and losses. Rules for the tax treatment of foreign-currency gains and losses provide broadly the following:

- Foreign-currency gains and losses are brought to account when realized, regardless of whether an actual conversion into Australian currency occurs.
- Foreign-currency gains and losses generally have a revenue character.
- · Specific translation rules apply to payments, receipts, rights and obligations denominated or expressed in a foreign currency.
- Functional-currency rules allow an entity that operates predominantly in a foreign currency to determine its income and expenses in that currency, with the net results being translated into Australian currency for the purposes of calculating its Australian income tax liability.

Inventories. In determining trading income, inventories may be valued at cost, market-selling value (the current selling value of an article of trading stock in the taxpayer's trading market) or replacement price, at the taxpayer's option. The last-in, first-out (LIFO) method may not be used. If the cost method is elected, inventories must be valued using the full-absorption cost method.

Bad and doubtful debts. Provisions for doubtful trading debts are not deductible until the debt, having been previously brought to account as assessable income, becomes bad and is written off during an income year.

Capital allowances (depreciation)

Uniform capital allowance regime. Capital allowance rules allow a deduction for the decline in value of a "depreciating asset" held during the year.

A "depreciating asset" is an asset with a limited effective life that may be expected to decline in value over the time it is used. Land, trading stock and intangible assets not specifically included in the regime are not considered to be depreciating assets.

The depreciation rate for a depreciating asset depends on the effective life of the asset. Taxpayers may choose to use either the default effective life determined by the tax authorities or their own reasonable estimate of the effective life. A taxpayer may choose to recalculate the effective life of a depreciating asset if the effective life that was originally selected is no longer accurate because of market, technological or other factors.

Taxpayer re-estimation of effective life is not available for certain intangible assets; the law prescribes their effective lives (for example, 15 years for registered designs or 20 years for standard patents). Statutory life caps that result in accelerated rates are provided for certain assets used in the oil and gas, petroleum, agricultural, and transport industries, as well as for Australianregistered ships.

Taxpayers may choose the prime cost method (straight-line method) or the double diminishing value method (200% of the straight-line rate) for calculating the tax-deductible depreciation for all depreciating assets except intangible assets. For certain intangible assets, the prime cost method must be used.

The cost of a depreciating asset is generally the amount paid by the taxpayer plus further costs incurred while the taxpayer holds the asset. The depreciable cost of a motor car is subject to a maximum limit of AUD57,581 for the 2019-20 income year.

Pooling of assets may be chosen for pool assets costing more than AUD300 but less than AUD1,000 as well as assets that have been depreciated to less than AUD1,000. The pool balance is depreciable at a rate of 37.5% (18.75% for additions during the year), applying the declining-balance method. If the choice is not exercised, the relevant assets are depreciated based on their respective effective lives.

Software development expenditure may be allocated to a software development pool. Beginning in the year following the year of the expenditure, the expenditure is deductible at a rate of 30% per year for three years, followed by a 10% rate in the final year.

Construction of buildings. Capital expenditure on the construction of buildings and structural improvements may be eligible for an annual deduction of either 2.5% or 4% of the construction expenditure, depending on the type of structure and the date on which construction began. The 2.5% rate applies to construction begun after 15 September 1987.

Disposals of depreciable assets. For assets other than buildings, if the proceeds received on the disposal of an asset exceed its adjustable value, the excess is included in taxable income. If the proceeds received on the disposal of an asset are less than its adjustable value, a deductible balancing adjustment is allowed.

Five-year deduction for black hole business expenditure. Certain types of business expenditure of a capital nature may be deducted under the capital allowance regime to the extent that the expenditure is not taken into account elsewhere in the income tax law and is not expressly nondeductible for tax purposes. This type of expenditure is known as "black hole business expenditure." The deduction is available on a straight-line basis over five years. Expenditure qualifying for the deduction includes expenditure to establish or alter a business structure, expenditure to raise equity and expenditure in an unsuccessful takeover attempt or takeover defense. Eligible small business taxpayers are entitled to an immediate deduction for certain startup costs.

Relief for losses. Tax losses may be carried forward indefinitely against assessable income derived during succeeding years. A loss is generated after adding back net exempt income.

To claim a deduction for past losses, companies must satisfy either a continuity of ownership test (more than one-half of voting, dividend and capital rights) or a same business test. A modified continuity of ownership test applies to widely held companies. The modified rules simplify the application of the continuity test by making it unnecessary to trace the ultimate owners of shares held by certain intermediaries and small shareholdings. An alternative, more flexible "similar business test" is available with respect to losses incurred in income years beginning on or after 1 July 2015.

Losses are generally not transferable to other group members other than within a tax-consolidated group (see *Tax consolidation*).

Designated infrastructure projects loss concessions. Companies that only carry on activities for certain designated infrastructure projects are not required to test the recoupment of losses incurred in the 2012–13 and following income years under the continuity of ownership or same business tests. The losses are also increased by the long-term government bond rate. Projects must be designated by Infrastructure Australia by 30 June 2018, and a cap of AUD25 billion on the value for all projects applies.

Tax consolidation. Tax consolidation is available for groups of wholly owned companies and eligible trusts and partnerships that elect to consolidate. Australian resident holding (head) companies and their wholly owned Australian resident subsidiary members of the group are taxed on a consolidated basis. Consolidation is desirable because no grouping concessions (such as the ability to transfer losses to other group members) are otherwise provided.

The head company becomes the taxpayer, and each subsidiary member of the group is treated as if it were a division of the head company. Transactions between members of a consolidated group are generally disregarded for Australian income tax purposes. The head company assumes the income tax liability and the associated income tax compliance obligations of the group.

Tax consolidation is also available for Australian entities that are wholly owned by a single foreign holding company. The resulting group is referred to as a multiple-entry company (MEC) group, which includes the Tier-1 companies (Australian resident companies directly owned by a foreign member of the group) and their wholly owned Australian resident subsidiaries. A Tier-1 company is selected as the head company. The types of entities that may be subsidiary members of an MEC group are generally the same as those for a consolidated group.

The consolidation rules are very significant for merger and acquisition and restructuring transactions. If a tax consolidated group acquires a "joining entity," the tax cost base of the underlying assets of the joining entity is reset, under complex rules, which can affect the tax treatment of those assets (including the calculation of any tax deductions with respect to such assets). If an entity leaves a consolidated group, the group's cost base of shares in the leaving entity is reset under specific exit rules. MEC groups are subject to cost base pooling rules to determine the cost base of shares in Tier-1 companies.

The tax-consolidation rules have been subject to various complex ongoing changes affecting ongoing tax positions. Notably, the treatment of rights to future income and residual assets when an entity joins a consolidated group was altered in 2010, and these changes were heavily modified in 2012 (transitional rules preserve aspects of the 2010 changes for some groups). The law was amended in 2018, to introduce the following measures, which have various start dates:

- Preventing a double benefit from deductible liabilities held by a "joining entity"
- Disregarding deferred tax liabilities from the allocable cost amount calculation

- Removing anomalies when an entity holding securitized assets joins or leaves a consolidated group
- Preventing unintended benefits when a foreign resident ceases to hold membership interests in a joining entity (churning measure)
- Clarifying outcomes when an entity holding financial arrangements leaves a consolidated group (Taxation of Financial Arrangements measure)
- Clarifying treatment of intragroup liabilities when an entity leaves a consolidated group (value-shifting measure)
- Loss-integrity rule for eligible Tier-1 companies that join multiple MEC groups

Demergers. Tax relief is available if eligible company or fixed-trust groups divide into two separately owned entities. The demerging company (or fixed trust) must dispose of at least 80% of its ownership interests in the demerged entity, and the underlying ownership interests must not change because of the demerger. The rules provide investors optional CGT rollover relief, as well as dividend exemptions, which are available at the option of the demerging entity. The demerger group is also provided with limited CGT relief.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Goods and services tax	10
Fringe benefits tax on non-cash employee benefits	47
Payroll taxes paid by employers (vary by state)	4.75 to 6.85

Customs duty is levied on imports of various products into Australia. Other significant taxes include stamp duty and land tax.

E. Miscellaneous matters

General anti-avoidance regime. Australia's general income tax anti-avoidance regime (GAAR, or Part IVA) has been expanded by the following measures focused at significant multinational businesses:

- Multinational Anti-Avoidance Law targeting certain schemes to avoid Australian permanent establishments
- Diverted Profits Tax targeting certain international schemes with insufficient economic substance

Part IVA generally applies if, taking into account eight specified matters, it is determined that the dominant purpose of the parties entering into a scheme was to enable the taxpayer to obtain a tax benefit. If the Commissioner of Taxation makes a Part IVA determination, the tax benefit is denied, and significant penalties may be imposed.

Multinational Anti-Avoidance Law. The Multinational Anti-Avoidance Law (MAAL) expands Part IVA and, broadly, allows the Commissioner of Taxation to potentially target schemes entered into by significant global entities (SGEs; currently, with global turnover greater than AUD1 billion) if all of the following apply:

 A foreign entity makes a supply of certain goods or services to an Australian customer.

- · Activities are undertaken directly in Australia in connection with the supply by an Australian entity or permanent establishment that is an associate of or commercially dependent on the foreign entity.
- The foreign entity making the supply derives income, some or all of which is not attributable to an Australian permanent establishment of the foreign entity.
- Taking into account the relevant factors, it can be concluded that a principal purpose of the transaction is the enabling of a relevant taxpayer to obtain an Australian tax benefit and/or reduce tax liabilities arising under foreign law, including some deferrals of foreign taxes. A principal purpose is a lower threshold than the dominant purpose discussed in General anti-avoidance regime. Relevant factors include the role of the parties in the value chain and their capacity, staffing and resources to carry out their designated functions (to distinguish the parties from insubstantial parties).

Diverted Profits Tax. The Diverted Profits Tax (DPT) expands Part IVA, targeting SGEs that divert certain profits from Australia as outlined below (the definition of an SGE is broadened from 1 July 2019). If the Commissioner of Taxation issues a potential DPT assessment, tax is payable on the amount of the diverted profits at a penalty rate of 40%. The DPT applies, broadly, if the following conditions are satisfied:

- The relevant Australian entity or permanent establishment is an SGE for the year of income.
- A scheme exists, and the Australian taxpayer obtains a tax benefit in connection with the scheme (considering reasonable alternative situations).
- · A foreign entity that is an associate of the relevant taxpayer entered into the scheme or is otherwise connected to the scheme.
- It is concluded that the scheme (or any part of a scheme) was carried out for a principal purpose of enabling the relevant taxpayer (and/or associate) to obtain a tax benefit, or both to obtain a tax benefit and reduce a foreign tax liability of an associate.

Exclusions apply if it is concluded that one of the following tests applies:

- The relevant Australian entity has income of less than AUD25 million.
- The increase of the foreign tax liability is equal to or exceeds 80% of the tax that would have otherwise been paid in Australia.
- The profit derived by each covered entity reasonably reflects the economic substance of the entity's activities in connection with the scheme.

A limited exclusion applies for some entities that carry on predominately passive activities (for example, managed-investment trusts, pension funds, sovereign-wealth funds and selected collective-investment vehicles). Extensive ATO protocols and approvals are required to be met before the issuance of a DPT assessment.

Transfer pricing. Australia's transfer-pricing rules, updated in recent years, include measures to ensure that Australian taxable income associated with cross-border transactions is based on

arm's-length prices. Several methods for determining the arm's-length price are available. The ATO provides guidance in a binding tax ruling on the appropriate methods, and taxpayers can enter into Advance Pricing Arrangements.

For transactions with parties entitled to benefit from foreign tax treaties, the law confirms the ATO view that Australia's tax treaties provide a separate and unconstrained transfer pricing taxing power.

The OECD transfer-pricing guidance material was incorporated into domestic law from 1 July 2016.

Australia's transfer-pricing rules are integrated into the self-assessment regime and require broad and timely documentation. The risk of transfer-pricing adjustments is magnified for companies that are involved in significant intragroup financing arrangements or business restructurings or that have losses or low levels of profits. Significant aspects include the following:

- The onus is on the Public Officer who signs the income tax return to confirm that the actual conditions are in line with arm's-length conditions. If the actual and arm's-length conditions do not align and if a transfer-pricing benefit is received, the tax-payer must adjust taxable income, tax losses or other tax attributes. Penalties apply for a false or misleading statement.
- As a basic rule, the arm's-length conditions should be based on the form and substance of the actual commercial or financial relations. However, documentation must address reconstruction, which refers to situations in which the transactions or arrangements actually entered into are ignored and (in some cases) other transactions or arrangements are substituted.
- Taxpayers are treated as not having a reasonably arguable position with respect to any international related-party transaction that is not appropriately documented at the time of the filing of the tax return. A transfer-pricing adjustment with respect to such undocumented transactions attracts a penalty of at least 25%. The penalties are doubled for income years beginning on or after 1 July 2015 for tax-avoidance and profit-shifting schemes, with respect to groups that have global turnover of greater than AUD1 billion. It is essential that appropriate transfer-pricing documentation be in place to have a reasonably arguable position.
- Adjustments can only be within seven years of the date on which the ATO gives the notice of assessment.

For business income tax returns, the International Dealings Schedule requires detailed disclosures designed to flag potential risk areas.

ATO transfer pricing practical compliance guides and risk ratings. The ATO strongly emphasizes transfer-pricing issues in relation to international business transactions. It has issued practical compliance guidelines (PCGs), which cover numerous cross-border transactions, to assist taxpayers in identifying if their conditions and pricing are likely to have a low risk of ATO examination (green zone) through to a high risk of ATO scrutiny (red zone). PCGs cover related-party debt including derivatives, offshore marketing, non-core procurement and shipping hubs, as well as inbound distribution arrangements.

Country-by-Country Reporting. Multinational SGEs are required to prepare and file the following with the ATO:

- A Country-by-Country Report (CbCR) in line with the OECD standards
- A Master File in line with the OECD standards
- A Local File with requirements that include providing electronic copies of related-party agreements

Country-by-Country reporting obligations apply only to a "country-by-country reporting entity."

Increased penalties for SGEs. Increased penalties for SGEs are calculated by multiplying the base penalty amount by 500. Although these heavy penalties were introduced to ensure compliance with new GPFS requirements (see Requirement for some companies to file General Purpose Financial Statements in Section B) or the filing of documents required for CbCR, they can also apply to failure to file any ATO-approved form required to be filed by an SGE (for example, a tax return or activity statement), subject to ATO discretion to remit penalties. For example, an SGE filing an income tax return up to 28 days late risks a late filing penalty of AUD105,000, or up to AUD525,000 if it is more than 112 days late. The broader definition of an SGE applies from 1 July 2020 for penalty purposes.

Debt-to-equity (thin-capitalization) rules. Thin-capitalization measures apply to the total debt of Australian operations of multinational groups (including foreign and domestic related-party and third-party debt). In addition, the transfer-pricing measures may affect the deductions available for related-party debt.

Thin-capitalization. The thin-capitalization measures apply to the following:

- Foreign-controlled Australian entities and foreign entities that either invest directly into Australia or operate a business through an Australian branch (inward investing entities)
- Australian entities that control foreign entities or operate a business through an overseas branch (outward investing entities)

Exceptions to the thin-capitalization rules apply in either of the following circumstances:

- The total debt deductions of the taxpayer are AUD2 million or less for the year of income.
- · Australian assets account for 90% or more of total assets of outward investing entities (that are not also inward investing entities).

Debt deductions are partially denied if the company's adjusted average debt exceeds the maximum allowable debt.

In most cases, the maximum allowable debt is calculated by reference to the safe harbor debt amount. The safe harbor debt amount approximates a debt-to-equity ratio of 1.5:1 (or 60% debt-to-total-assets ratio). Separate methodologies apply to financial institutions or consolidated groups with at least one member classified as a financial entity.

Taxpayers can also determine the maximum allowable debt by reference to an arm's-length debt amount that is based on what amount an independent party would have borrowed from an independent lender. This determination requires the consideration of several factors.

Under changes enacted with application for income years beginning on or after 1 July 2019, companies can no longer revalue assets for the purpose of the safe harbor thin-capitalization test if the asset value is not contained in their financial statements. Foreign-controlled Australian consolidated entities and MEC groups that control a foreign entity are treated as both outward and inward investment vehicles from 1 July 2019, and as a result, cannot access tests (such the worldwide gearing test for outward investors) that were only intended for outward investors.

Inward investors can also determine the maximum allowable debt of an Australian entity by reference to the group's worldwide gearing debt amount.

The thin-capitalization measures restrict the use of multi-tiered gearing structures involving flow-through entities. The ownership threshold to be an "associate entity" is reduced in certain circumstances from 50% to 10% and, in determining the arm's-length debt amount, an entity is required to consider the debt-to-equity ratios of any entities in which the entity has a direct or indirect interest that are relevant to the considerations of an independent lender or borrower.

Transfer pricing. The transfer-pricing provisions apply to the pricing of related-party debt, even if an arrangement complies with the thin-capitalization rules. The ATO can substitute a hypothetical arm's-length capital structure to set an arm's-length interest rate if the amount of debt is considered not to be arm's length, even if the taxpayer is within the thin-capitalization safe harbor debt levels.

Cross-border related-party financing arrangements. ATO guidance sets out the ATO's compliance approach with respect to cross-border related-party financing arrangements. This guidance provides a self-assessment tool for taxpayers to determine their risk profiles, and the taxpayer determination must be disclosed broadly to the ATO. The guidance applies, effective from 1 July 2017. A second schedule to the guidance applies from 1 January 2019 and sets out 14 specific risk indicators for cross-border related-party derivative arrangements used to hedge or manage the economic exposure of a company or group of companies. A further schedule on zero-interest rate loans is expected to be released in 2020. The ATO compliance approach to the thin-capitalization arm's-length debt test was released in draft in 2019.

Controlled foreign companies. A foreign company is a CFC if five or fewer Australian residents hold at least 50% of the company or have de facto control of it, or if a single Australian entity holds a 40% interest in the company, unless it is established that actual control does not exist.

The tainted income of a CFC is attributed to its Australian resident owners, which are required to include such income in their assessable income. In general, the tainted income of a CFC is its passive income and income from certain related-party transactions.

Income is generally not attributable if the CFC passes an activeincome test. To pass this test, the CFC's tainted income may not exceed 5% of the CFC's gross turnover.

Whether an amount earned by a CFC is attributable to Australian residents depends on the country in which the CFC is resident. The CFC rules identify "listed countries," which have tax systems that are considered to be closely comparable to the Australian system. The following are the "listed countries":

- Canada
- France
- Germany
- Japan
- · New Zealand
- · United Kingdom
- · United States

All other countries are "unlisted countries."

Certain amounts are unconditionally attributed regardless of whether the CFC is resident in a listed or unlisted country.

If a CFC resident in a listed country fails the active-income test, its attributable income includes "adjusted tainted income," which is eligible designated concession income prescribed by the regulations on a country-by-country basis. This income includes items such as income subject to tonnage taxation or concessionally taxed capital gains.

If a CFC resident in an unlisted country fails the active-income test, its attributable income includes all of its adjusted tainted income, such as passive income (including tainted interest, rental or royalty income) and tainted sales or services income.

Income derived by a CFC is exempt from Australian income tax if it is remitted as dividends or non-share dividends made with respect to an interest in the company classified as equity under Australian tax rules to an Australian company.

Foreign investment fund rules. Foreign investment fund (FIF) rules dealing with attribution of income related to certain noncontrolling interests were repealed and last applied to the 2009-10 income year. The FIF rules were to be replaced by a narrowly defined anti-avoidance measure targeting "interest-like returns in certain foreign entities," but this project has not progressed.

Value shifting. A general value-shifting regime applies to counter certain transactions involving non-arm's-length dealings between associated entities that depress the value of assets for certain income tax and CGT purposes.

Withholding taxes. Interest, dividends and royalties paid to nonresidents are subject to Australian withholding tax (also, see Section F for treaty withholding tax rates).

The 10% withholding tax rate on interest is generally the same as the rate prescribed by Australia's treaties (see Section F). However, modern treaties provide for a 0% rate for government and unrelated financial institutions. The interest paid by an Australian branch of a foreign bank to its parent is subject to a rate of 5% of the notional interest paid by the branch on internal funds of the

foreign bank entity; the notional interest is limited by reference to the LIBOR. Unilateral exemptions from interest withholding tax are provided for certain publicly offered debentures, state and federal government bonds and offshore borrowing by offshore banking units. The ATO has expressed concerns about financing arrangements involving related-party foreign currency-denominated financing with related-party cross-currency interest rate swaps to reduce withholding taxes.

For dividends paid, the withholding tax rate of 30% applies only to the unfranked portion of the dividend. A reduced rate applies if dividends are paid to residents of treaty countries. An exemption from dividend withholding tax applies to the part of the unfranked dividends that is declared in the distribution statement to be conduit foreign income.

A final withholding tax at a rate of 30% is imposed on gross royalties paid to nonresidents. The withholding tax rate is typically reduced under a double tax treaty.

A concessional withholding tax regime applies to distributions by eligible managed investment trusts (MITs) to nonresidents, other than distributions of dividends, interest and royalties. The withholding tax rate is 30%, but a reduced 15% rate applies if the nonresident's address or place of payment is in a country that is listed in the regulations as an "information exchange country" (see *Countries listed as "information exchange countries"*). MITs that hold only newly constructed energy efficient commercial buildings may be eligible for a 10% withholding tax rate.

The concessional MIT withholding tax rates are no longer available for certain cross-stapled structure income (see *Companies "stapled" to trusts and sovereign wealth funds*) and for funds with trading trust income or income from residential housing (other than "affordable housing") or agricultural land investments, from 1 July 2019, with transitional rules. In addition, new conditions apply when accessing foreign pension fund withholding tax exemptions and tax exemptions for sovereign wealth funds are codified and limited, also from 1 July 2019.

An optional attribution managed investment trust (AMIT) regime uses an "attribution model" to determine tax distributions from MITs that meet certain criteria. Specific rules deal with how this system interacts with withholding tax obligations.

Australian investment manager regime (IMR) rules allow certain foreign managed funds that have wide membership or use Australian fund managers, and their nonresident investors to qualify for income exemptions for certain income from qualifying investments (in particular, the income exemptions do not apply to income subject to withholding taxes).

Countries listed as "information exchange countries." The concessional withholding tax rates for eligible MITs are restricted to investors in jurisdictions listed in the relevant regulation as an "information exchange country." Until recently, the regulation listed 60 jurisdictions but, as of 1 January 2019, another 54 were added, including the treaty jurisdictions of Austria, Chile, the Philippines, Switzerland and Turkey, which were previously not

listed, and financial services centers, such as Lichtenstein and Luxembourg, and as of 1 January 2020, Curação, Lebanon, Nauru, Pakistan, Panama, Peru, Qatar and United Arab Emirates were added, leaving the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR) as one of the very few jurisdictions not listed.

Common Reporting Standard. Australia adopted the international Common Reporting Standard (CRS) to apply to financial institutions, such as banks, asset managers, funds, custodians and certain insurance companies, from 1 July 2017 and to later calendar years. The exchange of information with foreign tax authorities has commenced.

Foreign-exchange controls. The Financial Transaction Reports Act 1988 requires each currency transaction involving the physical transfer of notes and coins in excess of AUD10,000 (or foreigncurrency equivalent) between Australian residents and overseas residents, as well as all international telegraphic and electronic fund transfers, to be reported to the Australian Transaction Reports and Analysis Centre. This information is then available to the Commissioner of Taxation, Federal Police, Australian Customs Service and other prescribed law enforcement agencies.

Companies "stapled" to trusts and sovereign wealth funds. Structures using companies and linked trusts ("stapled structures" with similar investors) have long been accepted in the real estate sector. Certain trusts flow eligible income through to lower-taxed investors and foreign entities benefiting from the 15% MIT withholding tax rules; stapled companies generate trading income for the same investors, after deducting cross-staple payments to the trusts. The tax law was amended with application from 1 July 2019 to limit access to the lower MIT withholding tax rate for certain stapled structures income, with substantial transitional rules for certain existing infrastructure projects and a rolling 15-year exemption for approved "nationally significant" infrastructure projects.

Stronger focus of the Foreign Investment Review Board on tax issues. The Foreign Investment Review Board (FIRB) approval process for relevant foreign investments involves tax issues, and the ATO is playing a greater role. The national interest test contains eight standard tax conditions plus possible additional conditions that may be imposed if a significant tax risk is identified by the FIRB and ATO. The expanded requirements do not only affect new foreign investment; they may also affect current inbound investors undertaking certain reorganizations. They increase the role of tax discussions in FIRB approval processes and may add time, particularly if the ATO requires further actions.

Multilateral Instrument to update Australia's tax treaties. Australia has ratified the Multilateral Instrument (MLI), and deposited final positions adopted with the OECD. As of 1 January 2019, the MLI commenced to alter Australia's covered tax arrangements.

Taxation of the digital economy. An Australian Treasury 2018 discussion paper explored implications of the digital economy for the corporate tax system. The Treasurer announced in 2019 that Australia is participating in the OECD-led initiative to develop a multilateral agreement with respect to the digitalization of global business and is not pursuing a digital services tax at this stage.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The table below provides treaty withholding tax rates for dividends, interest and royalties paid by Australian companies to non-residents

Under Australian domestic law, certain dividends and interest payments to nonresidents are exempt from withholding tax.

For dividends, Australian domestic law provides that no with-holding tax is imposed on dividends to the extent they are franked under Australia's imputation system introduced in 1987 (see Sections B and E). Some of Australia's double tax treaties specifically refer to withholding taxes imposed on franked dividends in some circumstances but, under the domestic tax law, dividend withholding tax is not imposed with respect to franked dividends.

For interest, Australia does not impose withholding tax on interest paid to nonresidents on certain publicly offered company debentures or on interest paid on state and federal government bonds. No withholding tax is imposed on interest paid on offshore borrowings by offshore banking units.

Unfranked

	Unfranked		
	dividends	Interest	Royalties
	%	%	%
Argentina	10/15 (b)	12	10/15 (c)
Austria (u)(w)	15	10	10
Belgium	15	10	10
Canada	5/15 (k)	10	10
Chile (z)	5/15 (aa)	5/10 (bb)	5/10 (cc)
China Mainland	15	10	10
Czech Republic	5/15 (1)	10	10
Denmark	15	10	10
Fiji	20	10	15
Finland (w)	0/5/15 (a)	0/10 (g)	5
France (w)	0/5/15 (q)	0/10 (g)	5
Germany (ii)	0/5/15 (jj)	0/10 (kk)	5
Hungary	15	10	10
India (dd)	15	15	10/15 (c)
Indonesia	15	10	10/15 (c)
Ireland	15	10	10
Israel	0/5/15 (11)	0/5/10 (mm)	5
Italy (w)	15	10	10
Japan	0/5/10/15 (o)	0/10 (g)	5
Kiribati	20	10	15
Korea (South) (w)	15	15	15
Malaysia (w)	0/15	15	15
Malta	15	15	10
Mexico	0/15 (i)	10/15 (h)	10
Netherlands (w)	15	10	10
New Zealand	0/5/15(x)	0/10 (y)	5
Norway (w)	0/5/15 (a)	0/10 (g)	5
Papua New Guinea	15	10	10
Philippines (u)	15/25 (d)	15	25
Poland	15	10	10
Romania	5/15 (e)	10	10
Russian Federation	5/15 (j)	10	10
Singapore	15	10	10

	Unfranked dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Slovak Republic	15	10	10
South Africa	5/15 (r)	0/10 (g)	5
Spain	15	10	10
Sri Lanka	15	10	10
Sweden	15	10	10
Switzerland (u)(w)(ee)	0/5/15 (ff)	0/10 (gg)	5 (hh)
Taiwan	10/15 (m)	10	12.5
Thailand	15/20 (f)	10/25 (n)	15
Turkey	5/15 (s)	0/10 (v)	10
United Kingdom (t)	0/5/15 (a)	0/10 (g)	5
United States	0/5/15 (a)	$0/10 \ (g)$	5
Vietnam	15	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	30	10	30

- Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked. To the extent dividends are unfranked, the rate is 0% or 5%, if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds at least 80% or 10%, respectively, of the voting power in the payer. In all other cases, the rate is generally 15%.
- Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked (notwithstanding that the treaty provides for a rate of up to 10% for franked dividends paid to a person holding directly at least 10% of the voting power in the payer). To the extent dividends are unfranked, the withholding tax rate is 15%, regardless of voting power.
- The 10% rate applies to specified types of royalties.
- Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked. To the extent dividends are unfranked, the rate is 25%, or 15% if a tax rebate or credit is granted against Australian tax to the beneficial owner of the dividends.
- Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked (notwithstanding that the treaty provides for a rate of up to 5% for dividends paid out of fully taxed profits if the recipient is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer). To the extent dividends are unfranked, the withholding tax rate is 15%, regardless of voting power.
- Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked. To the extent dividends are unfranked, the 20% rate applies to dividends paid to a company that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies if the condition described in the preceding sentence is satisfied and if the payer is engaged in an industrial undertaking.
- The 0% rate applies to government institutions and unrelated financial insti-
- The 10% rate applies if any of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - The recipient is a bank or insurance company.
 - · The interest is derived from bonds and securities traded on a recognized securities market.
 - · The payer is a bank or the purchaser of machinery and equipment with respect to a sale on credit.
- Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked. To the extent dividends are unfranked, the 0% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company holding directly at least 10% of the voting power in the payer, and the 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (j) Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked (notwithstanding that the treaty provides for a rate of up to 5% for dividends paid out of fully taxed profits to a company that holds at least 10% of the capital of the payer and that has invested at least AUD700,000 [or the equivalent in Russian rubles] in the payer). To the extent dividends are unfranked, the withholding tax is 15%, regardless of voting power.
- Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked (notwithstanding that the treaty provides for a rate of up to 5% for franked dividends if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that controls at least 10% of the voting power in the payer). To the extent dividends are unfranked, the rate is 15%, regardless of voting power.

- Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked (notwithstanding that the treaty provides for a rate of up to 5% for franked dividends). To the extent dividends are unfranked, the rate is 15%
- (m) Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked (notwithstanding that the treaty provides for a rate of up to 10% for franked dividends). To the extent dividends are unfranked, the rate is 15%.
- (n) The 10% rate applies to interest derived by financial institutions or insurance companies.
- (o) Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked. To the extent dividends are unfranked, the rate is 0% or 5% if the recipient holds at least 80% or 10%, respectively, of the voting power in the payer and 10% in other cases. However, a 15% withholding tax rate applies to fund payments from managed investment trusts but, under Australian law, this rate is reduced to 10% for funds payments by clean building managed investment trusts.
- (p) The withholding tax rates listed in the table apply to income derived by nonresidents on or after 1 January 2015.
- (q) Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked (notwithstanding that the treaty provides for a 0% rate if the dividends paid out of profits that have borne the full company tax and if the recipient is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the voting power of the payer). To the extent dividends are unfranked, the rate is 15%, or it is 5% if the dividends are paid to a company that holds at least 10% of the voting power of the payer.
- (r) Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked. To the extent dividends are unfranked, the rate on unfranked dividends is 15%, or 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the voting power of the company paying the dividend.
- (s) Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked. To the extent dividends are unfranked, the 5% rate applies to dividends paid by a company that is resident in Australia to a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the voting power in the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
 (t) Australia is representating its double tay treaty with the United Kingdom Andreas
- (t) Australia is renegotiating its double tax treaty with the United Kingdom. An exemption from withholding tax for interest payments to related financial institutions is one area for potential change. However, further details are not yet available.
- These countries are not currently listed as "information exchange countries" (see Section E).
- (v) Interest derived from the investment of official reserve assets by the government of a contracting state, its central bank or a bank performing central banking functions in that state is exempt from tax in the other contracting state. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (w) Australia has most-favored-nation clauses in its treaties with Austria, Finland, France, Italy, Korea (South), Malaysia, the Netherlands, Norway and Switzerland. Under the most-favored-nation clause, Australia and the other treaty country must try to renegotiate their tax treaties if the withholding tax rates in another of Australia's tax treaties are lower.
- (x) Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked. To the extent dividends are unfranked, the 0% rate applies if the recipient holds at least 80% of the payer or if the dividends are paid with respect to portfolio investments by government bodies including government investment funds. The 5% rate applies if the recipient holds at least 10% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (y) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to government institutions and unrelated financial institutions. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (z) The withholding tax rates listed in the table apply to income derived on or after 1 April 2013.
- (aa) Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked. To the extent dividends are unfranked, the 5% rate applies if the recipient beneficially owns at least 10% of the voting power in the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
 (bb) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a financial institution that is unrelated
- (bb) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a financial institution that is unrelated to and dealing wholly independently with the payer. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.

- The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, indus-(cc) trial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (dd) An amending protocol to the treaty signed on 16 December 2011 entered into force on 2 April 2013. It updates various aspects of the agreement including cross-border services, source-country taxation and assistance in collection of taxes. However, it does not contain any changes to withholding tax rates.
- Australia and Switzerland signed a revised tax treaty, which entered into (ee) force on 14 October 2014. It applies to withholding taxes on income that is derived by a resident of Switzerland on or after 1 January 2015.
- (ff) Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked. To the extent dividends are unfranked, a 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the following:
 - Publicly listed companies or subsidiaries thereof, and unlisted companies in certain circumstances, that hold 80% or more of the paying company
 - · Complying Australian superannuation funds and tax-exempt Swiss pension schemes that did not hold more than 10% of the direct voting power or capital in the company, respectively, during the preceding 12-month period

The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to companies that hold 10% or more of the paying company. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.

- (gg) Under the revised treaty, the 0% rate applies to interest paid to the following: Bodies exercising governmental functions and banks performing central banking functions
 - Banks that are unrelated to, and dealing independently with, the payer
 - Complying Australian superannuation funds and tax-exempt Swiss pension

The 10% rate applies in all other cases.

- (hh) Under the revised treaty, royalties are taxed in the source (of the royalty) country at a rate of up to 5%. The revised definition of "royalties" in the revised tax treaty excludes the right to use industrial, commercial or scientific equipment from the definition, and accordingly, may lower the costs for companies that lease such equipment.
- (ii) The revised treaty between Australia and Germany entered into force on 7 December 2016 and applies for withholding taxes from 1 January 2017.
- (jj) Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked. To the extent dividends are unfranked, the rates are 0% if the recipient holds at least 80% of the voting power in the payer for at least 12 months, 5% if the recipient holds at least 10% for at least 6 months (including the date of payment) and 10% in other cases. However, a 15% withholding tax rate applies to fund payments from managed investment trusts but, under Australian law, this rate is reduced to 10% for funds payments by clean building managed investment trusts.
- The 0% rate applies if the interest is derived by bodies exercising governmental functions or performing central banking functions or by financial institutions unrelated to and dealing wholly independently with the payer. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- Australia does not impose withholding tax on dividends to the extent they are franked. To the extent dividends are unfranked, a 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the following:
 - · Governments (including government investment funds)
 - · Central banks
 - · Tax-exempt pension funds or Australian residents carrying out complying superannuation activities on direct holdings of no more than 10%

The 5% rate applies to companies that hold 10% or more of the paying company throughout a 365-day period. The 15% rate applies in all other

(mm) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to government bodies (including government investment funds) and central banks. The 5% rate applies to interest paid to recognized pension funds, Australian residents carrying out complying superannuation activities and unrelated financial institutions. The 10% rate applies to all other interest payments.

Austria

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Vienna GMT +1

EY +43 (1) 21170-0 Wagramer Str. 19 Fax: +43 (1) 216-20-77 IZD-Tower Email: ey@at.ey.com

A-1220 Vienna

Austria

Principal Tax Contact

★ Roland Rief +43 (1) 21170-1257

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1257 Email: roland.rief@at.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Roland Rief +43 (1) 21170-1257

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1257 Email: roland.rief@at.ey.com

Markus Stefaner +43 (1) 21170-1283

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1283 Email: markus.stefaner@at.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

Roland Rief +43 (1) 21170-1257

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1257 Email: roland.rief@at.ey.com

Thomas Wilhelm +43 (1) 21170-1398

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1398 Email: thomas.wilhelm@at.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness and Transfer Pricing

Andreas Stefaner +43 (1) 21170-1041

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1041 Email: andreas.stefaner@at.ey.com

Gerhard Steiner +43 (732) 790790-5566

Mobile: +43 664-60003-5566 Email: gerhard.steiner@at.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Ferdinand Pillhofer +43 (1) 21170-1309

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1309 Email: ferdinand.pillhofer@at.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Christa Heintz +43 (1) 21170-1263

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1263 Email: christa.heintz@at.ey.com

Maria Linzner-Strasser +43 (1) 21170-1247

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1247

Email: maria.linzner-strasser@at.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Andreas Stefaner +43 (1) 21170-1041

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1041 Email: andreas.stefaner@at.ey.com **Business Tax Advisory**

Stefan Kainberger, +43 (1) 21170-1261

Brazilian Clients Mobile: +43 664-60003-1261

Email: stefan.kainberger@at.ey.com

Maria Linzner-Strasser +43 (1) 21170-1247

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1247

Email: maria.linzner-strasser@at.ey.com

Ferdinand Pillhofer +43 (1) 21170-1309

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1309

Email: ferdinand.pillhofer@at.ey.com

Patrick Plansky, +43 (1) 21170-1142

Russian Clients Mobile: +43 664-60003-1142
Email: patrick.plansky@at.ey.com

Roland Rief +43 (1) 21170-1257

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1257 Email: roland.rief@at.ey.com

Markus Schragl +43 (1) 21170-1268

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1268

Email: markus.schragl@at.ey.com
Andreas Stefaner +43 (1) 21170-1041

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1041

Email: andreas.stefaner@at.ey.com

Markus Stefaner +43 (1) 21170-1283

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1283 Email: markus.stefaner@at.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Stefan Kainberger +43 (1) 21170-1261

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1261

Email: stefan.kainberger@at.ey.com

Andreas Sauer +43 (1) 21170-1625

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1625 Email: andreas.sauer@at.ey.com

Wolfgang Siller +43 (1) 21170-1323

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1323

Email: wolfgang.siller@at.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Regina Karner +43 (1) 21170-1296

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1296 Email: regina.karner@at.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Ingrid Rattinger +43 (1) 21170-1251

Mobile: +43 664-60003-1251 Email: ingrid.rattinger@at.ey.com

Legal Services

Helen Pelzmann +43 (1) 26095-2145

Email: helen.pelzmann@pglaw.at

Klagenfurt GMT +1

EY +43 (463) 501000-0

Eiskellerstrasse 5 Fax: +43 (463) 501000-5050 A-9020 Klagenfurt Email: ey-kgf@at.ey.com

Austria

Business Tax Advisory

Harald Landsmann +43 (463) 501000-5051

Mobile: +43 664-60003-5051 Email: herald.landsmann@at.ey.com Linz GMT +1

EY
Blumauerstraße 46
Blumau Tower

A-4020 Linz Austria +43 (732) 790790-0 Fax: +43 (732) 790790-10 Email: ey-lnz@at.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Gerhard Steiner

+43 (732) 790790-5566 Mobile: +43 664-60003-5566 Email: gerhard.steiner@at.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Martin Lehner

+43 (732) 790790-5618 Mobile: +43 664-60003-5618 Email: martin.lehner@at.ey.com

Salzburg GMT +1

Sterneckstraße 31-33

A-5020 Salzburg Austria +43 (662) 2055-0 Fax: +43 (662) 2055-5100 Email: ey-sbg@at.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Johannes Volpini de Maestri

+43 (662) 2055-5242 Mobile: +43 664-60003-5242 Email: johannes.volpini@at.ey.com

Unlimited (e)

A. At a glance

Carryforward

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)

Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)

Withholding Tax (%)

Dividends

Interest (from Bank Deposits and

Securities only)

Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.

Net Operating Losses (Years)

Carryback

25 (a)

25 (b)

25/27.5 (b)

0/25 (c)

20 (d)

a) This rate applies to distributed and undistributed profits.

- (b) In general, this withholding tax applies to dividends paid to residents and nonresidents. An Austrian corporation is generally required to withhold tax at a rate of 27.5%. However, if the distributing company has evidence of the corporate status of the investor, it may withhold tax at a rate of 25% (see Section B). Certain dividends paid to Austrian and European Union (EU) companies are exempt from tax (see Section B). In addition, a reduction in or relief from dividend withholding tax may be possible under double tax treaties.
- (c) For details, see Section B.
- (d) This withholding tax applies to nonresidents.
- (e) The offset of loss carryforwards against taxable income is limited to 75% of taxable income in most cases (see Section C).

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. In general, all companies resident in Austria and foreign companies with Austria-source income are subject to corporate income tax. (For the scope of income subject to tax, see *Foreign tax relief.*) A company is resident in Austria if it has its legal seat or its effective place of management in Austria.

Rates of corporate income tax. The corporate tax rate is generally 25%.

All companies, including those incurring tax losses, are subject to the minimum tax. In general, the minimum tax is EUR1,750 for an Austrian private limited company (Gesellschaft mit beschraenkter Haftung, or GmbH), EUR3,500 for a stock corporation (Aktiengesellschaft, or AG) and EUR6,000 for a European stock corporation (Societas Europea, or SE). For banks and insurance companies, the minimum tax is EUR5,452. Minimum tax may be credited against corporate tax payable in future years.

A reduced minimum tax applies to newly formed Austrian private limited companies incorporated after 30 June 2013. For such companies, the minimum tax is EUR500 per year for the first five years and EUR1,000 for the following five years. This is known as the "foundation privilege."

Participation exemptions. The Austrian tax law provides for national and international participation exemptions.

National. Dividends (including hidden profit distributions) received by an Austrian company from another Austrian company are exempt from corporate income tax (no minimum holding is required). Capital gains derived from the sale of shares in Austrian companies are treated as ordinary income and are subject to tax at the regular corporate tax rate. In general, capital losses on and depreciation of the participation may be deducted from taxable income, spread over a period of seven years.

International participation. An Austrian company is entitled to the international participation exemption if it holds at least 10% of the share capital of a foreign corporation that is comparable to an Austrian corporation for more than one year. The one-year holding period begins with the acquisition of the participation. The international participation exemption applies to dividends and capital gains.

A decrease in the value of an international participation is generally not tax deductible, but an Austrian company can irrevocably opt for such tax deductibility in the annual tax return for the year of acquisition. If this irrevocable option is exercised, capital gains are subject to tax, and decreases in value and capital losses are tax deductible. In general, capital losses and depreciation of the participation may then be deducted from the taxable income, spread over a period of seven years. In the event of insolvency or liquidation, final losses may be deducted even if the option for tax effectiveness was not exercised. The option does not affect the tax treatment of dividends.

International portfolio participation. Dividends from participations that do not meet the criteria for international participations are subject to the general corporate income tax rate of 25%. However, shareholdings in EU corporations, certain European Economic Area (EEA) corporations (currently only Liechtenstein and Norway) and corporations that are resident in third countries and that have agreed to exchange tax information qualify as international portfolio participations. Dividends from such international portfolio participations are exempt from tax. Capital gains (and losses) are tax-effective (the treatment corresponds to the treatment of national participations).

Controlled foreign company and anti-abuse rules. On 1 January 2019, new controlled foreign company (CFC) rules entered into force. For details about the CFC rules and anti-abuse rules, see Controlled foreign companies and anti-abuse rules in Section E.

Hybrid financing. Dividends from international participations (including portfolio participations) are not exempt from tax in Austria if such payments are deductible for tax purposes in the country of the distributing company. Also, see *Hybrid mismatches* in Section E.

Expenses. Business expenses are generally deductible. However, an exception applies to expenses that are related to tax-free income. Although dividends from national and international participations and portfolio participations are tax-free under the Austrian participation exemption, interest incurred on the acquisition of such participations is deductible for tax purposes. However, interest from debt raised to finance the acquisition of participations from affiliates is generally not deductible. In addition, interest and royalty payments to domestic and foreign-affiliated corporations are not tax deductible if the income of the recipient corporation is not subject to tax or taxed at a (nominal or effective) rate of less than 10%. If the recipient corporation is not the beneficial owner, the taxation of the beneficial owner is relevant. An exception applies to payments to entities that meet the EU law privileges for risk capital measures, which are contained in Regulation (EU) No. 345/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 17 April 2013 on European venture capital funds. If these specific rules of EU law are fulfilled and if the income of the recipient corporation is taxed at a rate of less than 10%, interest and royalty payments to domestic and foreign affiliated corporations remain deductible for tax purposes.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived from sales of shares in Austrian companies are treated as ordinary income and are subject to tax at the regular corporate tax rate. Capital gains derived from sales of shares in non-Austrian companies may be exempt from tax under the international participation exemption; otherwise, they are treated as ordinary income and subject to tax at the regular corporate tax rate.

Withholding taxes on dividends and interest

Dividends. Effective from 1 January 2016, the general withholding tax rate for dividends is 27.5% if the distribution does not constitute a repayment of capital. The withholding tax rate may be reduced to 25% if the investor is a corporation. In practice, this means that if the distributing entity lacks information on the status of an investor (corporate or individual), the 27.5% rate applies. In general, the 27.5% rate applies to dividends paid with respect to portfolio investments, including those paid to corporate investors. If the person required to withhold has information that the investor is a corporation, the 25% tax rate can be applied at source (for example, intercompany dividends). If 27.5% is withheld, corporate investors may reduce their tax burden in Austria to 25% in an assessment and refund procedure, based on their corporate status.

However, this withholding tax does not apply to dividends (other than hidden profit distributions) paid to either of the following:

- An Austrian parent company (fulfilling certain criteria) holding directly or indirectly an interest of at least 10% in the distributing company.
- A parent company (fulfilling certain criteria) resident in another EU country holding directly or indirectly an interest of at least 10% in the distributing company for at least one year.

Furthermore, the withholding tax rate may be reduced for dividends paid to foreign shareholders in accordance with double tax treaties. Depending on the situation, this reduction may be in the form of an up-front reduction at source or a refund of withholding tax.

For dividends paid to parent companies resident in the EU or EEA (if the EEA country grants full administrative assistance; currently only Liechtenstein and Norway meet this condition) that are subject to tax in Austria, Austrian withholding tax is refunded if the shareholder can prove that the withholding tax cannot be credited in the state of residence of the shareholder under tax treaty law.

Interest. Interest paid on loans (for example, intercompany loans) is generally not subject to withholding tax in Austria. A 27.5% withholding tax is imposed on interest income paid by Austrian banks, Austrian branches of foreign banks or Austrian paying agents. An exception from the 27.5% rate applies to interest on bank savings and other non-securitized loans from banks (except for compensation payments and lending fees), which are subject to a 25% tax rate. Interest paid to nonresident companies is generally exempt from Austrian withholding tax if certain evidence is provided. In addition, interest income is exempt from withholding tax if the debtor has neither an ordinary residence nor a registered office in Austria and if it is not a domestic branch of a foreign bank. EU withholding tax is abolished, effective from January 2017.

Interest income earned by a company engaged in business in Austria through a permanent establishment is considered business income and must be included in the taxable income of the permanent establishment. For such companies, the withholding tax (if due) is credited against the corporate income tax. If the withholding tax exceeds the tax due, it is refunded. The withholding tax is not imposed if a declaration of exemption stating that the interest is taxed as business income is filed with the Austrian bank.

Administration. In principle, the Austrian tax year corresponds to the calendar year. However, other fiscal years are possible. The tax base is the income earned in the fiscal year ending in the respective calendar year. Annual tax returns must be filed by 30 April (30 June, if submitted electronically) of the following calendar year. Extensions may be granted. A general extension to 31 March (or 30 April) of the second following year is usually granted if a taxpayer is represented by a certified tax advisor (tax returns may be requested earlier by the tax office).

Companies are required to make prepayments of corporate income tax. The amount is generally based on the (indexed) amount of tax payable for the preceding year, and payment must be made in equal quarterly installments on 15 February, 15 May, 15 August and 15 November.

Interest is levied on the amount by which the final tax for the year exceeds the total of the advance payments if this amount is paid after 30 September of the year following the tax year. To prevent interest, companies may pay the amount due as an additional advance payment by 30 September of the year following the tax year.

Foreign tax relief. In general, resident companies are taxed in Austria on their worldwide income, regardless of where that income is sourced. However, the following exceptions exist:

- The Finance Ministry may, at its discretion, allow certain types of income that have their source in countries with which Austria has not entered into a double tax treaty to be excluded from the Austrian tax computation, or it may allow foreign taxes paid to be credited against Austrian corporate income tax. Under a decree of the Ministry of Finance, an exemption is granted in case of active income and taxation of at least 15%. Otherwise, only a credit of foreign taxes is allowed.
- Income earned in countries with which Austria has a double tax treaty is taxable or exempt, depending on the treaty.
- Dividends and capital gains derived from participations of 10% or more in foreign subsidiaries can be exempt from corporate income tax under the international participation exemption (see Participation exemptions).
- Dividends from foreign portfolio shareholdings in companies resident in countries that have agreed to exchange tax information are exempt from tax unless the subsidiary is low-taxed (see Participation exemptions).

C. Determination of trading income

General. In general, taxable income is based on the profit or loss shown in the financial statements prepared in accordance with Austrian generally accepted accounting principles. The financial statement profit or loss must be adjusted in accordance with special rules set forth in the tax acts. Taxable income is calculated as follows.

Profit per financial statements	X
+ Nondeductible taxes (such as corporate	
income tax)	X
+ Nondeductible expenses (such as donations,	
lump-sum accruals and certain interest)	X
 Special allowances and nontaxable 	
income (intercompany dividends	
and loss carryforwards)*	<u>(X)</u>
= Taxable income	X

* The offset of loss carryforwards against taxable income is limited to 75% of taxable income in most cases.

Inventories. In determining trading income, inventories must be valued at the lower of cost or market value. Cost may, at the taxpayer's option, be determined using any of the following methods:

- Historical cost
- · Average cost

- First-in, first-out (FIFO)
- Under certain circumstances, last-in, first-out (LIFO)

The highest-in, first-out (HIFO) method is not allowed.

Provisions. Accruals for severance payments and pension costs are allowable to a limited extent. Accruals for corporate income tax and lump-sum accruals are not deductible for tax purposes. Provisions with a term of 12 months or more are subject to a mandatory fixed discounting rate of 3.5%, except for accruals for severance payments and pension costs, which are tax deductible to the extent of 100% of their tax value.

Depreciation. In general, depreciable assets are depreciated over the average useful life. For certain assets, such as buildings and passenger cars, the tax law provides depreciation rates. The following are some of the applicable annual rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Buildings	1.5/2.5*
Office equipment	10 to 25
Motor vehicles	12.5
Plant and machinery	10 to 20

^{*} The rate of 1.5% applies to buildings that are leased for residential use.

Research and development. Companies may claim a research and development (R&D) bonus (cash payment) equal to 14% of certain expenses for research and experimental development (according to the Frascati manual, these expenses consist of material costs, labor costs, energy costs and attributed interest). The R&D must be conducted by an Austrian company in Austria or by an Austrian permanent establishment of a foreign company.

Relief for losses. Losses incurred by resident companies may be carried forward without time limit. The offset of loss carryforwards against taxable income is in most cases limited to 75% of the taxable income. The remaining balance of the loss carryforward may be offset against income in future years, subject to the same 75% limitation.

The loss carryforward is attributable to the corporation, not to the shareholders. Consequently, a change in shareholders does not affect the loss carryforward, provided no corresponding substantial change in the business and management of the company occurs. Losses may not be carried back. Foreign companies with permanent establishments in Austria may claim tax losses only under certain circumstances.

Groups of companies. The group taxation regime allows parent and subsidiaries to consolidate their taxable income. Under the Austrian law, the head of the tax group must be an Austrian corporate entity or branch of an EU/EEA corporate entity that has held more than 50% of the capital and voting rights in the subsidiary since the beginning of the subsidiary's fiscal year. The shareholding can be direct, or it can be held indirectly through a partnership or a group member. Only corporations (not partnerships) qualify as group members. If the holding requirement is satisfied, 100% of the taxable income (profit or loss) of domestic

group members is allocated to the taxable income of the group parent, regardless of the percentage of the shareholding in the subsidiary. No actual profit or loss transfer takes place (only an agreement on the split of the tax burden is required). The tax group must exist for at least three full financial years. Otherwise, retroactive taxation on a stand-alone basis applies.

Group taxation also allows a cross-border tax consolidation if the foreign subsidiary is directly held by an Austrian parent (first foreign tier) and if the type of entity is comparable to an Austrian corporation from a company law perspective. Effective from 1 March 2014, certain companies are excluded from the group taxation regime. Only corporations resident in the EU and in countries with which Austria has agreed on comprehensive administrative assistance can be included in a tax group. The Austrian Ministry of Finance has published a list of all qualifying third countries.

Foreign losses must be recalculated under Austrian tax law. In addition, the deductibility of foreign losses is limited to the lower of the amount according to Austrian tax law and actual losses calculated under foreign tax law. Losses from foreign group members can be deducted from the Austrian tax base in proportion to the shareholding only. Beginning with the 2015 tax year, the utilization of losses of foreign group members is limited to 75% of the domestic group income. Excess losses are included in the loss carryforwards for subsequent years. Profits of a foreign group member are generally not included in the Austrian group parent's income.

To avoid double utilization of losses of a foreign group member, foreign losses that have been deducted from income of the Austrian group shareholder are added to the Austrian profit if the losses can be offset in the foreign jurisdiction at a subsequent time. Consequently, if the foreign country uses the losses in subsequent years (as part of a loss carryforward), the tax base in Austria is increased by that amount in order to prevent a double dip of losses. Foreign losses must also be added to the Austrian income tax base if the foreign subsidiary leaves the group. A recapture is also required if a significant reduction occurs in the size of the foreign subsidiary's business. This measure is designed to prevent dormant foreign entities from remaining in the group to avoid the recapture of foreign losses. Relief for capital losses is provided only in the event of a liquidation or insolvency.

Depreciation to the fair market value of a participation within the group is tax-neutral.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax	
Standard	20
Reduced	10/13
Payroll taxes, paid by employer	
Family allowance fund; varies by state	4.24 to 4.32
Community tax	3

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Real estate sales tax (including 1.1% registration fee)	4.6
Stamp duties, on certain legal transactions, such as leases and hire contracts	0.8 to 2

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. No restrictions are imposed on the transfer of nominal share capital, interest and the remittance of dividends and branch profits. Royalties, technical service fees and similar payments may be remitted freely, but routine documentation may be required.

Debt-to-equity rules. Austrian tax law does not provide special debt-to-equity rules. Although, in general, shareholders are free to determine whether to finance their company with equity or loans, the tax authorities may reclassify loans granted by shareholders, loans granted by group companies, and loans granted by third parties guaranteed by group companies as equity, if funds are transferred under legal or economic circumstances that typify equity contributions, such as the following:

- The equity of the company is insufficient to satisfy the solvency requirements of the company, and the loan replaces equity from an economic point of view.
- The company's debt-to-equity ratio is significantly below the industry average.
- The company is unable to obtain any loans from third parties, such as banks.
- The loan conveys rights similar to shareholder rights, such as profit participations.

If a loan is reclassified (for example, during a tax audit), interest is not deductible for tax purposes and withholding tax on hidden profit distributions may become due. Capital duty was abolished, effective from 1 January 2016.

Transfer pricing. Austria has accepted the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) transfer-pricing guidelines and published a summary of the interpretation of the OECD guidelines by the Austrian tax administration in 2010. Under these guidelines, all transactions with related parties must be conducted at arm's length. If a transaction is considered not to be at arm's length, the transaction price is adjusted for corporate income tax purposes. This adjustment may be deemed to be a hidden profit distribution subject to withholding tax or a capital contribution.

In 2016, Austria introduced the Transfer Pricing Documentation Law (TPDL), which follows the three-tier documentation approach consisting of a Country-by-Country Report (CbCR), the master file and the local file. The master file and local file must be prepared if an Austrian constituent entity generated over EUR50 million turnover in the two preceding fiscal years. A CbCR must be prepared if the whole multinational group exceeded a threshold of consolidated turnover of EUR750 million in the preceding fiscal year. By the last day of the fiscal year for which a CbCR is prepared, each Austrian constituent entity of a multinational group exceeding the threshold must inform the competent Austrian tax office of the entity that is preparing or filing the

CbCR and where this entity is a resident. An Austrian entity that does not reach the threshold for filing a master file and a local file still must file a master file if the multinational group is required to prepare one by another country. In addition, the TPDL clarifies that documentation obligations existing in addition to the TPDL (for example, accounting and filing obligations imposed by the Austrian Federal Fiscal Code [FFC]) are not affected by the TPDL. Therefore, it is strongly suggested that constituent entities resident in Austria of multinational groups that do not exceed the stipulated turnover of the TPDL prepare Transfer Pricing Documentation Reports in accordance with the FFC.

Controlled foreign companies and anti-abuse rules. On 1 January 2019, new CFC rules entered into force. The CFC regime (in line with the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive [ATAD; 2016/1164 of 12 July 2016]) of 12 July 2016 applies if more than one-third of the income of a low-taxed foreign company is passive income and if the entity is lacking sufficient economic functions and substance.

Passive income is defined in line with the ATAD as consisting of the following:

- Interest or other income from financial assets
- Royalties and other income from intellectual property
- Dividends and capital gains from the disposal of shares, insofar as they would have been taxable at the level of the Austrian shareholder
- Income from capital leasing
- Income from activity as an insurance company, bank and other financial activities
- Income from invoicing companies, which derive income by selling goods and services that generate no or little economic value from and to affiliated companies

Low taxation means that the effective actual tax burden of the foreign company does not exceed 12.5%. The basis of assessment for the tax burden must be calculated according to Austrian tax law and compared to the actual foreign tax paid. For purposes of the CFC regime, low taxation does not exist if the low taxation stems only from a shorter depreciation period or a more favorable use of losses under the foreign tax law.

An Austrian company controls a foreign company if it holds alone or together with an associated entity directly or indirectly a participation of more than 50% in the foreign company. An associated entity is an entity in which the Austrian entity holds directly or indirectly a participation of at least 25%, as well as any entity that is held by the same entity or person that owns directly or indirectly a participation of at least 25% of the Austrian entity and the other entity. If more than a one-third of the income of a low-taxed controlled foreign entity is passive income, the passive income is attributed to its controlling entity or entities to the extent of their participation, unless the foreign entity carries out substantial economic activity based on personnel, equipment, assets and premises. Foreign tax on the attributed passive income can be credited against the Austrian tax.

In addition, the tax exemptions for international participations and international portfolio participations (see Section B) do not

apply if the participation is in a company that generates mostly passive income and is located in a low-tax country (low taxation as defined in the CFC regime). Instead, they are taxed at the general Austrian corporate income tax rate of 25%. For international participations and international portfolio participations of at least 5%, foreign tax is credited (switchover to credit method). If the income has already been attributed to the Austrian controlling entity according to the CFC rules, no switchover to the credit method is allowed.

Hybrid mismatches. To implement the Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive 2 (ATAD 2), which amends the ATAD, into Austrian domestic law, a special regulation for hybrid mismatches enters into force on 1 January 2020. A hybrid mismatch occurs if expenses are deducted in one state and there is no taxation of the corresponding revenue in the other state (deduction/no inclusion) or if expenses can be deducted in more than one state (double deduction). Under the new Austrian anti-hybrid provision, tax effects of hybrid mismatch arrangements must be neutralized if a certain type of defined tax discrepancy occurs in a group of companies or a structured arrangement. The neutralization is achieved either by non-deductibility of the expenses in Austria or inclusion of the corresponding revenue in Austria.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following summary is intended purely for orientation purposes; it does not reflect the various special provisions of individual treaties or the withholding tax regulations in domestic tax law.

iaw.	D:		1-4-	4 (-)	Davis	
	DIV A	idends B	C	rest (a) D	E Roya	alties F
	А %	ь %	%	и %	~	г %
Albania	15	5	5	5	5	5
Algeria	15	5	10	10	10	10
Armenia	15	5	10	10	5	5
Australia	15	15	10	10	10	10
Azerbaijan	15	5/10 (h)		10	10 (i)	5/10 (i)
Bahrain	0	0	0	0	0	0
Barbados	15	5	0	0	0	0
Belarus	15	5	5	5	5	5
Belgium	15	15	15	15	0	10
Belize	15	5	0	0	0	0
Bosnia and						
Herzegovina	10	5	5	5	5	5
Brazil	15	15	15	15	15 (f)	15 (f)
Bulgaria	5	0	5	5	5	5
Canada	15	5	10	10	10 (k)	10 (k)
Chile	15	15	5/15 (z)	5/15 (z)	5/10 (aa)	5/10 (aa)
China Mainland	10	7	10	10	10	10
Croatia	15	0	5	5	0	0
Cuba	15	5	10	10	5	5
Cyprus						
From Cyprus	0	0	0	0	0	0
From Austria	10	10	0	0	0	0
Czech Republic	10	0	0	0	5 (j)	5 (j)
Denmark	15	0	0	0	0	0

	Div	vidends		Inter	oct (a) Por	valtion
	A	viueilus B	С		esi (a) Ro	yalties F
	%	%	%		%	%	%
Egypt							
From Egypt	15	15	15		_	(b) 0	0
From Austria	10	10	0		0	0	ő
Estonia	15	5	10		10	5/10 (q)	
Finland	10	0	0		0	5	5
France	15	0	0		0	0	0
Georgia	10	0/5	0		0	0	0
Germany	15	5	0		0	0	0
Greece	15	5	8		8	7	7
Hong Kong SAR	10	0	0		0	3	3
Hungary	10	10	0		0	0	0
Iceland	15	5	0		0	5	5
India	10	10	10		10	10	10
Indonesia	15	10	10		10	10	10
Iran	10	5	5		5	5	5
Ireland	10	3	,		J	5	3
From Ireland	15	0	0		0	0	0
From Austria	10	10	0		0	0	10
Israel	10	0		(bb)		(bb) 0	0
Italy	15	15	10	(00)	10	0	10
Japan	10	0	0/25	(cc)			0
Kazakhstan	15	5	10	(00)	10	10	10
Korea (South)	15	5	10		10	10 (n)	
Kosovo	15	0	10		10	0	0
Kuwait	0	0	0		0	10	10
	15	5	10		10	10	10
Kyrgyzstan Latvia	10	5	10		10	5/10 (q)	
Liechtenstein	15	15	10		10	10 (q)	10 (1)
Lithuania	15	5	10		10	5/10 (q)	5/10 (q)
Luxembourg	15	5	0		0	0 (q)	10 (q)
Malaysia	13	J	U		U	U	10
From Malaysia	Cmanial		.t. 15		15	10 (j)	10 (j)
From Austria	10	arrangemer 5	15		15	10 (j)	10 ()
Malta	10	3	13		13	10	10
From Malta	Cmaaial		nts 5		5	10	10
From Austria	Special 15	l arrangemen	5		5	10	10
Mexico	10	5	10		10	10	10
Moldova	15	5	5		5	5	5
Mongolia	10	5	10		10	5/10	5/10
Montenegro	10	5 (w			10	5/10 (x)	
Morocco	10	5 (w	10		10	10 (A)	10
Nepal	15	5/10 (r)		(e)	15		15
Netherlands	15	5/10(1)	0	(3)	0	0	10
New Zealand	15	15	10		10	10	10
North Macedonia		0	0		0	0	0
Norway	15	0	0		0	0	0
Pakistan	15	10	15		15	10	10
Philippines	25		10/15	1	0/15	10/15	10/15
Poland	15	5	5	1	5	5	5
Portugal	15	15	10		10	5	10
Qatar	0	0	0		0	5	5
Romania	5	0	3		3	3	3
Russian	5	U	3		5	3	3
Federation	15	5	0		0	0	0
1 cuciation	1.0	5	U		U	U	U

	Di	vidends	Into	erest (a)	Roy	alties
	Α	В	С	D	E ´	F
	%	%	%	%	%	%
San Marino	15	0	0	0	0	0
Saudi Arabia	5	5	5	5	10	10
Serbia	15	5	10	10	5/10	5/10
Singapore	10	0 (1	m) 5	5	5	5
Slovak Republic	10	10	0	0	5	5 5
Slovenia	15	5	5	5	5	
South Africa	15	5	0	0	0	0
Spain	15	10	5	5	5	5
Sweden	10	5	0	0	0	10
Switzerland	15	0	0	0	0	0
Taiwan	10	10	10	10	10	10
Tajikistan	10	5	8	8	8	8
Thailand						
From Thailand	(b)	15/20	10/25	10/25	15	15
From Austria	(b)	10	10/25	10/25	15	15
Tunisia	20	10	10	10	15 (p)	15 (p)
Turkey	15	5	15 (v)	15 (v) 10	10
Turkmenistan	15	0	10	10	10	10
Ukraine	10	5	2/5	2/5	5	5
USSR (d)	0	0	0	0	0	0
United Arab						
Emirates	0	0	0	0	0	0
United Kingdom	10/15	(dd) 0	0	0	0	0
United States	15	5	0	0	0(g)	0
Uzbekistan	15	5	10	10	5	5
Venezuela	15	5	10 (e)	10 (e)) 5	5
Vietnam	15	5/10 (t	t) 10	10	10	7.5 (u)
Non-treaty						
jurisdictions	27.5	(y) 25 (y	y) 0 (y)	0 (c)) 20	20

- A General.
- B Dividends received from subsidiary company. Shareholding required varies from 10% to 95%, but generally is 25%.
- C General.
- D Mortgages.
- E General.
- F Royalties from 50% subsidiary.
- (a) Under domestic tax law, a 25% withholding tax is imposed only on interest income from bank deposits and securities. However, interest paid to nonresidents is generally not subject to withholding tax. For details, see Section B.
- (b) No reduced rate applies.
- (c) No withholding tax is imposed, but the income is subject to tax at the regular corporate rate.
- (d) Austria is honoring the USSR treaty with respect to the republics comprising the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS), except for those republics that have entered into tax treaties with Austria. Austria has entered into tax treaties with Armenia, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Moldova, the Russian Federation, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan, Ukraine and Uzbekistan. The withholding tax rates under these treaties are listed in the above table.
- (e) Interest paid by banks is subject to a 4.95% withholding tax.
- (f) Trademark royalties are subject to a 25% withholding tax. The withholding tax rate is 15% for royalties paid for literary, artistic and scientific items.
- (g) The rate is 10% for royalties paid for the use of films or other means of production used for radio or television.
- (h) The 5% rate applies if the participation of the recipient of the dividends exceeds USD250,000. The 10% rate applies if the participation of the recipient of the dividends exceeds USD100,000 but does not exceed USD250,000.
- (i) The rate is 5% for royalties paid for technologies not older than three years.
- (j) The rate is 0% for royalties paid for literary, artistic and scientific items.

- (k) Royalties paid for computer software, patents and know-how are exempt if the royalties are taxed in the state of residence of the recipient.
- (1) The rate is 5% for royalties paid to licensors engaged in industrial production.
- (m) This rate applies to dividends received from a 10%-subsidiary.
- (n) The rate is 2% for amounts paid for the use of commercial or scientific equipment.
- (o) The rate is 20% for dividends paid by non-industrial Pakistani corporations.
- (p) The rate is 10% for royalties paid for literary, artistic and scientific items.
- (q) The 5% rate applies to amounts paid for the use of industrial or scientific equipment.
- (r) The 5% rate applies to dividends received from a 25%-subsidiary; the 10% rate applies to dividends received from a 10%-subsidiary.
- (s) The rate is 10% for interest paid to a bank if the interest arises from the transacting of bank business and if the recipient is the beneficiary of the interest.
- (t) The 5% rate applies to participations of at least 70%. The 10% rate applies to participations of at least 25%.
- (u) The rate is 7.5% for technical services.
- (v) The rate is reduced to 10% for interest received from a bank. Interest on loans granted by the Österreichische Kontrollbank to promote exports or similar institutions in Turkey is subject to a withholding tax rate of 5%.
- (w) A shareholding of at least 5% is required.
- (x) The 10% rate applies to industrial royalties.
- (y) See Section B.
- (z) The 5% rate applies to interest derived from loans granted by banks and insurance companies, and bonds or securities that are regularly and substantially traded on a recognized securities market, as well as to interest on sales on credit paid by the purchaser of machinery and equipment to a beneficial owner that is the seller of the machinery and equipment.
- (aa) The 5% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- commercial or scientific equipment.
 (bb) No withholding tax is imposed if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - The interest is paid to the government of the other contracting state, or a
 political subdivision, a local authority or the central bank thereof.
 - The interest is paid by the government of the other contracting state, or a
 political subdivision, a local authority or the Central Bank thereof.
 - The interest is paid to a pension fund or similar arrangement that is a resident of the other contracting state.
 - The interest is paid to a resident of the other contracting state on corporate bonds that are traded on a stock exchange in the first-mentioned state (state of source) and that were issued by a company that is a resident of that state.
 - The interest is paid with respect to a loan, debt claim or credit that is owed to or made, provided, guaranteed or insured by the first-mentioned state (state of source), or political subdivision, local authority or export financing agency thereof.
- (cc) In general, no withholding tax is imposed. However, in the case of Austria, income derived from debt claims carrying a right to participate in profits, including income derived from profit-participating loans and profit-participating bonds, may also be taxed in Austria according to the laws of Austria if it arises in Austria; in the case of Japan, interest arising in Japan that is determined by reference to receipts, sales, income, profits or other cash flow of the debtor or a related person, to any change in the value of any property of the debtor or a related person, to any dividend, partnership distribution or similar payment made by the debtor or a related person, or to any other interest similar to such interest arising in Japan may also be taxed in Japan according to the laws of Japan.
- (dd) The 15% rate applies if the dividend is paid by a relevant investment vehicle. If the dividend is paid by any other entity, the general withholding tax rate is 10%.

The tax treaty with Argentina was suspended by Argentina, effective from 1 January 2009.

Austria signed and ratified the Multilateral Instrument in 2017. It entered into force in 2018.

Azerbaijan

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/sTaxGuidesApp

Baku	GMT +4
Port Baku Towers Business Centre South Tower (Block A) 9th Floor 153 Neftchilar Avenue Baku AZ1010 Azerbaijan	+994 (12) 490-7020 Fax: +994 (12) 490-7017
Business Tax Advisory Arzu Hajiyeva	+994 (12) 490-7020 Mobile: +994 (50) 335-1964 Email: arzu.hajiyeva@az.ey.com

Because of the rapidly evolving economic situation in Azerbaijan, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance	
Corporate Profits Tax Rate (%)	20
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	20
Permanent Representation Tax Rate (%)	20
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	10 (a)
Interest or Financial Lease Payments	10 (b)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	14 (a)
Management Fees	10 (c)
Income from International Transportation	
and Telecommunication Services	6 (c)
Insurance Payments	4 (c)
Payments of other Azerbaijani-Source	
Income to Foreign Companies	10 (c)
Payments to Companies Incorporated	
in Countries with a Preferential Tax Regime	10 (c)(d)
Transfers of Funds to Accounts Created in	
the Electronic Wallets of Nonresidents	10 (c)(e)
Branch Remittance Tax	10 (c)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- (a) These are final withholding taxes applicable to payments to Azerbaijani and foreign legal entities.
- (b) This is a final withholding tax applicable to payments to Azerbaijani and foreign legal entities, excluding Azerbaijani banks and leasing entities, and foreign banks and leasing entities operating in Azerbaijan through a permanent representation.
- (c) This is a final withholding tax applicable to payments to foreign legal enti-
- (d) Direct or indirect payments made by residents of Azerbaijan or permanent establishments of nonresidents located in Azerbaijan to legal entities incorporated or registered in countries with a preferential tax regime are considered to be income from an Azerbaijani source and are subject to a 10% withholding tax on the gross amounts of the payments. The list of countries with a preferential tax regime is approved by the President of the Republic of Azerbaijan on an annual basis.

(e) Transfers of funds to accounts created in the electronic wallets of nonresidents (online payment systems) by residents of Azerbaijan are subject to a 10% withholding tax. This tax must be withheld by a local bank, branch of a foreign bank located in Azerbaijan or national postal operator from the residents making the transfers.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate profit tax. Enterprises carrying on activities in Azerbaijan, including enterprises with foreign investment, joint ventures and legal entities operating through a permanent representation, are subject to tax.

Azerbaijani resident legal entities are subject to tax on their worldwide income. For tax purposes, Azerbaijani resident legal entities are entities incorporated in Azerbaijan and entities that have their effective management located in Azerbaijan, including 100%-owned subsidiaries of foreign companies.

Nonresident legal entities are subject to tax on profits earned through a permanent representation only. A permanent representation is defined as a place where the entrepreneurial activities of a nonresident are carried out in Azerbaijan for a period amounting to or exceeding 90 days in the aggregate. The term permanent representation includes, but is not limited to, the following:

- Persons who are performing the function of a permanent establishment of a nonresident legal entity or natural person and who are authorized to conclude contracts on behalf of such nonresident entity or natural person
- A place of management, a bureau, an office, a branch or an agency
- A construction site, installation or assembly object, as well as supervisory activities in relation to such objects
- A place of exploration, exploitation or extraction of natural resources or drilling equipment or a vessel used for such purposes, as well as supervisory activities over such items
- A place where the business activity of a nonresident is carried out, including a place where goods are produced or services, including consulting services, are performed
- A person who acts in Azerbaijan on behalf of a nonresident and who has and habitually exercises an authority to negotiate and conclude contracts on behalf of that nonresident

The Azerbaijan Law on the Protection of Foreign Investments allows foreign investment in various forms, including investment through 100% foreign-owned subsidiaries, share participations in joint stock companies and in joint ventures with Azerbaijani legal entities and citizens, permanent representations and other types of participations.

Tax rate. All entities operating in Azerbaijan are subject to corporate profit tax at a rate of 20%.

Capital gains. Capital gains are included in taxable income and taxed at the regular rate.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year. The tax year for newly created enterprises or permanent representations of foreign legal entities runs from the date of formation through 31 December of the year of formation.

All entities operating in Azerbaijan must make advance payments of corporate profit tax by the 15th day following the end of each quarter. Each advance payment must equal at least one-quarter of the profit tax liability for the prior tax year. Alternatively, the amounts of the advance payments may be determined by multiplying the company's revenues for the quarter by the company's effective tax rate for the prior year. The effective tax rate is equal to tax as a percentage of revenues.

If, at the end of the tax year, it is determined that the total of the advance payments exceeds the tax due for the year, the excess may be credited against future tax obligations or refunded. In practice, however, the tax authorities rarely, if ever, issue refunds. Consequently, entities generally credit overpayments against future taxes.

Dividends. Dividends paid are subject to income tax withholding at a rate of 10%. This is considered a final tax, and companies do not include the dividends in taxable profits. An allocation to a shareholder as a result of the liquidation of a company of its share of undistributed net profit or any asset sourced from such undistributed profit is also treated as a dividend distribution.

Foreign tax relief. Corporate income taxes paid by residents of Azerbaijan in foreign countries on their income derived from those foreign countries may be credited against Azerbaijani profit tax imposed on the same corporate income. However, the amount credited may not exceed the tax calculated on such income under the tax legislation of Azerbaijan.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable profit is determined by computing the profit or loss from business activities and then adding income from nontrading operations, such as leasing income and capital gains, but excluding dividends received. Income received in foreign currency is converted into manats (AZN) at the daily exchange rate determined by the Central Bank of Azerbaijan.

Statutory norms limit the deductions for certain categories of expenses, such as business travel expenses, repair expenses, interest paid on foreign borrowings and interest paid between related parties. Expenses for meals and entertainment as well as for the providing of food and housing to employees are disallowed except for companies providing therapeutic nourishment items, milk and similar products to their employees. Such deductions will be allowed within norms, which have not yet been introduced by the government.

Foreign legal entities doing business through a permanent representation in Azerbaijan are taxed on actual profits. If actual profits cannot be determined, the tax authorities may determine taxable profits based on either income or expenses, with a deemed profit margin of 20%.

Tax depreciation. Fixed assets, other than buildings, are subject to depreciation by a group method. Under this method, fixed assets are allocated to groups, and the groups are depreciated in aggregate. Depreciation rates, which are specified by law, are applied to the aggregate book values for each of the groups. The depreciable balance for a group is reduced by the depreciation accrued for the year by the group. If any assets of a group are sold during the year, the depreciable balance of the group is reduced by the residual value of such assets. The profit or loss on the sale of such assets is separately determined.

An acquisition of assets under a finance lease is treated as a loan from the lessor to the lessee and a purchase of assets by the lessee. The lessee may then claim depreciation on the assets.

Relief for losses. An enterprise incurring a loss in a tax year may carry forward the loss to the following five years, without limitation on the amount, to offset the profit in such following years.

Groups of companies. There are no provisions permitting related enterprises to offset profits and losses among members of a group.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate (%)

18

0 to 15

Value-added tax (VAT), on goods sold and services rendered, in Azerbaijan; the tax law contains specific rules for determining when services are deemed to be provided in Azerbaijan; Azerbaijani taxpayers that make payments to entities that are not registered taxpayers in Azerbaijan for services provided in Azerbaijan must calculate VAT on the payments
Assets tax, on the annual average net book value of fixed assets or the market price of the asset if the insurance value of assets exceeds the net book value
Import tariffs

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The manat (AZN) is a non-convertible currency outside Azerbaijan. Enterprises may buy or sell foreign currency through authorized banks or foreign-exchange offices in Azerbaijan.

To receive foreign-currency income in Azerbaijan, an enterprise must obtain a license issued by the Central Bank of Azerbaijan.

Transfer pricing. Recent legislative amendments to the Tax Code of the Republic of Azerbaijan introduced transfer-pricing rules, effective from 1 January 2017. These rules are conceptually based on the arm's-length principle outlined in the transfer-pricing guidelines developed by Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). The new rules apply to Controlled Transactions, as defined in the rules. The following are Controlled Transactions:

- Transactions between residents of Azerbaijan and related parties of such residents, as defined in the Tax Code
- Transactions between permanent establishments of nonresidents and such nonresidents, as well as representative offices, branches and other establishments of such nonresidents in other countries and any other persons located in other countries that are related parties of such nonresidents
- Transactions between residents of Azerbaijan and/or permanent establishments of nonresidents in Azerbaijan and persons

incorporated or registered under the laws of the jurisdictions recognized as preferential tax regime countries under the laws of Azerbaijan

Controlled Transactions are subject to reporting requirements if the company's annual turnover exceeds AZN500,000 (approximately USD294,100). Reporting is achieved through the submission of a Notification on Controlled Transactions by 31 March of the year following the reporting year.

Controlled Transactions can be subject to review by the tax authorities largely based on arm's-length principles assuming a comparability analysis under five transfer-pricing methods that are outlined in OECD transfer-pricing guidelines and recognized in local transfer-pricing rules, subject to certain specific provisions. These provisions in the local transfer-pricing rules must be considered while performing the comparability analysis.

If the tax authorities make a price correction during the on-site tax audit, the additional tax accrual could be subject to 50% financial sanction.

Country-by-country reporting. Effective from 1 January 2020, constituent entities of a Multinational Enterprise Group (MNE Group) that are residents of Azerbaijan should report their operations in the established form to the tax authorities for country-bycountry reporting purposes. An MNE Group is a group of two or more enterprises that are resident in different jurisdictions or a group that includes an enterprise resident in one jurisdiction that carries out business activities through a permanent establishment located in another jurisdiction. A constituent entity of an MNE group consists of the entity and its subsidiaries, affiliates, branches and representative offices. Reporting obligations are imposed on constituent entities of MNE Groups whose overall income within a financial year exceeds EUR750 million.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Azerbaijan currently considers none of the tax treaties of the former USSR to be in force, except for the tax treaty between the USSR and Japan. This treaty is kept in force based on a separate exchange of diplomatic notes between the Ministries of Foreign Affairs and ratification by the Azerbaijan parliament. Azerbaijan has entered into tax treaties with various countries.

The withholding rates under Azerbaijan's ratified treaties are listed below. Because of recent reductions in domestic withholding tax rates, the tax treaties may now specify rates that are the same as, or in excess of, domestic rates and, consequently, offer little or no savings with respect to withholding taxes. The rates in the table reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Austria	5/10/15	10	5/10
Belarus	15	10	10
Belgium	5/10/15	10	5/10
Bosnia and			
Herzegovina	10	10	10
Bulgaria	8	7	5/10
Canada	10/15	10	5/10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
China Mainland	10	10	10
Croatia	5/10	10	10
Czech Republic	8	5/10	10
Denmark	5/15	8	5/10
Estonia	5/10	10	10
Finland	5/10	10	5/10
France	10	10	5/10
Georgia	10	10	10
Germany	5/15	10	5/10
Greece	8	8	8
Hungary	8	8	8
Iran	10	10	10
Israel	15	10	5/10
Italy	10	10	5/10
Japan	15	10	10
Jordan	8	8	10
Kazakhstan	10	10	10
Korea (South)	7	10	5/10
Kuwait	5/10	7	10
Latvia	5/10	10	5/10
Lithuania	5/10	10	10
Luxembourg	5/10	10	5/10
Malta	8	8	8
Moldova	8/15	10	10
Montenegro	10	10	10
Netherlands	5/10	10	5/10
North Macedonia	8	8	8
Norway	10/15	10	10
Pakistan	10	10	10
Poland	10	10	10
Qatar	7	7	5
Romania	5/10	8	10
Russian Federation	10	10	10
San Marino	5/10	10	5/10
Saudi Arabia	5/7	7	10
Serbia	10	10	10
Slovenia	8	8	5/10
Sweden	5/15	8	5/10
Switzerland	5/15	5/10	5/10
Tajikistan	10	10	10
Turkey	12	10	10
Turkmenistan	10	10	10
Ukraine	10	10	10
United Arab Emirates	5/10	7	5/10
United Kingdom	10/15	10	5/10
Uzbekistan	10	10	10
Vietnam	10	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	10	10	14

Treaties with Morocco and Spain are in the ratification stage. Tax treaty negotiations with Ireland, Malaysia, Singapore and the Slovak Republic have been concluded. Tax treaties with Albania, Bangladesh, India, Kyrgyzstan and Portugal are in the negotiation stage.

0

0

0

0

Bahamas

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Nassau		GMT -5
EY Mail address: P.O. Box N-3231 Nassau Bahamas	+1 (242) 502-6000 Fax: +1 (242) 502-6090 Email: info.ey@bs.ey.com	
Street address: One Montague Place East Bay Street Nassau Bahamas		
Business Tax Advisory		
Bill Bailey (resident in	+1 (441) 294-5319	
Hamilton, Bermuda)	Email: bill.bailey@bm.ey.com	

Withholding Tax (%) B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

No taxes are levied on corporate income or capital gains.

C. License fees and other duties

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)

Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)

Branch Tax Rate (%)

Business license fees. For corporations designated as residents for exchange-control purposes, their business revenue in The Bahamas is subject to an annual license fee, which varies according to annual revenue or turnover. Businesses that have annual turnover not exceeding BSD50,000 are required to pay a business license fee of BSD100. If the turnover exceeds BSD50,000 per year, the fee varies from 0.5% to 1.25%, based on the business annual revenue or turnover. Instead of the regular fees, businesses that are involved in telecommunication services, insurance companies, and bank or trust companies licensed under the Bank and Trust Companies Regulation Act are subject to a business license fee of 3% of turnover.

The occasional business license fee is BSD25, and the temporary business license fee equals 1.5% of gross turnover.

As an anti-tax avoidance measure, a subsidiary in The Bahamas is subject to the same business license tax rate as is its parent in The Bahamas.

The deadline for the submission of business license renewal applications is one month following the end of the financial year of the business. The beginning of the financial year must coincide with the first day of a calendar quarter (1 January, 1 April, 1 July or 1 October). Accordingly, the end of the financial year must coincide with the last day of the calendar quarter

(31 December, 31 March, 30 June or 30 September, respectively). The payment of business license fees must be made within three months following the end of the financial year (31 March, 30 June, 30 September or 31 December). Together with the payment of business license fees, proof of payment of real property tax must be produced before the license is issued.

Corporations regulated by specific legislation may not be subject to this fee.

Bank and trust company license fees. Offshore banks and trust companies licensed under the Bank and Trust Companies Regulation Act are subject to business license fees, which vary depending on the value of the assets under management. The annual business license fees range from BSD250,000 to BSD2 million per license. In addition, banks and trusts are subject to tax at a rate of 3% of turnover.

International business companies. International business companies (IBCs) pay an annual license fee based on authorized capital. Government fees related to the creation of an IBC equal BSD400 for capital up to BSD50,000 and BSD1,200 for capital over BSD50,000. IBCs are not subject to business license fees because their return corresponds to export turnover. However, IBCs must still obtain an annual business license if they carry on a business in or from The Bahamas. IBCs are subject to value-added tax (VAT). They are exempt from all other taxes and stamp duties for a period of 20 years, other than transactions involving real estate in The Bahamas. IBCs are normally created through service providers that charge separate fees for their services.

Limited duration companies. Limited duration companies (LDCs) pay an application fee of BSD850 and an annual license fee based on authorized capital. LDCs may be classified as partnerships for US tax purposes. By complying with certain formalities, an existing IBC may change its status to an LDC.

Insurance companies. Insurance companies that are incorporated in The Bahamas pay stamp tax on authorized capital (for details, see Section D). They also pay the fees described below.

Resident insurance companies that write local business pay an initial registration fee of BSD1,000.

Restricted offshore insurance companies pay an initial registration fee of BSD2,500 and an annual fee of BSD2,500 in subsequent years. Unrestricted companies pay an initial registration fee of BSD3,500 and an annual fee of BSD3,500 in subsequent years. Offshore insurance companies also pay an annual fee of BSD1,000 for each licensed resident insurance manager who provides underwriting as a service. Offshore insurance companies are exempt from all other taxes for a period of 20 years from the date of registration.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate

Value-added tax (VAT); on any taxable supply of goods and services, as

DA	HAMAS 119
Nature of tax	Rate
well as importations; applied at the standard	
rate, unless an exception applies such as a	
zero-rating or a VAT exemption; standard	
and zero-rated supplies allow input VAT	
recovery on purchases made, but VAT	
exemption results in input VAT being a cost;	
the legislation provides limited exceptions;	
VAT registration is mandatory for a person or	
business making taxable supplies or taxable	
importations and having turnover exceeding	
BSD100,000 in any period of 12 months or	
less; the legislation also provides for	
voluntary registration; standard rate	12%
VAT on conveyances, long-term leases	
and other real property transactions; VAT rate	
based on value of an assignment or transfer of	
personality or realty	
BSD100,000 and under	2.5%
BSD100,001 and above	10%
VAT flat rate scheme; suppliers charge standard	
rate for output and apply flat rate to determine	
input tax	7.5%
Customs duties, on imported items;	
exemptions may be granted to businesses	
licensed under certain legislation; rate	
varies by type of item	Various
Stamp duty (some of the most common)	
A resolution increasing the capital of a	
domestic limited company; for every	
BSD50,000 or fraction thereof	BSD10
Repatriation of substantial profits generated	
in The Bahamas by trading concerns; tax is impo	sed
on each transfer of funds exceeding BSD500,000)
per year if the transfer represents dividends,	
profits or payments for services rendered by	
a related party	
Repatriated foreign currency	5%
Repatriated Bahamian dollars	1.5%
Transaction, instrument or receipt whereby funds	
are converted into foreign currency regardless of	
whether such funds are remitted or transferred or	ıt
of The Bahamas	1.5%
Leasing, subleasing or licensing of marina	
slips; tax rate applied to value	
BSD0 to BSD100,000	2.5%
BSD100,001 and above	10%
Real property tax; application of tax varies	
depending on appraised value, location,	
nationality of owner and development	
of property; different categories at	
progressive rates	Various
National insurance contributions on weekly	
wages up to BSD670 or on monthly wages	
up to BSD2,903; paid by	
Employer	5.9%
Employee	3.9%

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Corporations doing business in The Bahamas fall into the categories of resident or nonresident.

A resident company is a company that deals in or holds assets in The Bahamas. Business is carried out in Bahamian dollars. All transactions requiring foreign currency need prior approval of the Central Bank of The Bahamas to convert Bahamian dollars into another currency.

A nonresident company is one whose shareholders are not designated residents of The Bahamas and whose principal business activity takes place outside The Bahamas. Bank accounts in all currencies other than the Bahamian dollar can be operated free of any exchange controls. Shares of nonresident companies incorporated under the Companies Act cannot be transferred without the prior permission of the Central Bank of The Bahamas. Exchange-control regulations generally do not apply to companies incorporated under the International Business Companies Act.

Nonresident companies are subject to an annual fee of BSD300.

Economic substance. The Bahamas enacted economic substance legislation, named the Commercial Entities (Substance Requirements) Act 2018, under the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Action 5, effective 1 January 2019.

The new substance requirements apply to entities that perform certain activities, generally described as relevant activities. These requirements apply to entities engaged in banking, insurance or fund management; headquarter companies; companies engaged in financing and leasing; companies engaged in distribution; service centers; shipping companies; and intellectual property businesses, among others. An included entity carrying on relevant activities must conduct core income generating activities (CIGA) in The Bahamas, which presupposes adequate amounts of annual operating expenditure, levels of qualified full-time employees, physical offices, and levels of board management and control in The Bahamas.

In addition, no included entity may outsource any of its CIGA to an entity or person outside of The Bahamas. Special considerations must be taken into account for holding companies and intellectual property companies. Entities are required to file the requisite form or forms with the Department of Inland Revenue within nine months after the end of the fiscal year in the manner specified by the act.

Country-by-Country Reporting. The Multinational Entities Financial Reporting Act, 2018, outlines potential Country-by-Country Reporting (CbCR) requirements for the 2018 year-end. Under Sections 4(1) and 4(2) of this act, constituent entities resident in The Bahamas whose reporting fiscal year began during 2018 are required to provide a certain notification to the competent authority by 31 May 2019. However, the Country-by-Country Exchange of Information portal will be available for registration at a date to be announced by the competent authority and, until such time, there will be no penalty for failure to provide

the notification. Further guidance is expected to be released during the first quarter of 2020. The CbCR requirements are expected to pertain only to Bahamas Ultimate Parent Entities and Surrogate Parent Entities, but this is pending final confirmation from the Minister of Finance.

F. Tax treaties

The Bahamas does not have any existing tax treaties. The Bahamas has entered into tax information exchange agreements with various countries.

On 3 November 2014, The Bahamas and the United States signed and released a Model 1 Intergovernmental Agreement (IGA) for the implementation of the US Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA).

The Bahamas has committed to adopting the OECD Common Reporting Standard (CRS). Reporting Financial Institutions were expected to report to The Bahamas Competent Authority by 31 August 2018 for the reporting year ended 31 December 2017. The reporting deadline will be 31 July in subsequent years.

Bahamas institutions are now required to comply with both FATCA and CRS in accordance with The Bahamas tax law regulations that are enacted.

Bahrain

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Manama GMT +3

EY +973 1753-5455 Mail address: Fax: +973 1753-5405

P.O. Box 140 Manama Bahrain

Street address: 10th Floor East Tower

Bahrain World Trade Center

Manama Bahrain

Principal Tax Contact

★ Paul Karamanoukian +973 1751-4805

Mobile: +973 3350-3111

Email: paul.karamanoukian@bh.ey.com

Business Tax Services and Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Paul Karamanoukian +973 1751-4805

Mobile: +973 3350-3111

Email: paul.karamanoukian@bh.ey.com

Joseph Pacelli +973 1713-5196

Mobile: +973 3358-7443 Email: joseph.pacelli@bh.ey.com

Tomin Jose +973 1751-4851

Mobile: +973 3352-3366 Email: tomin.j@bh.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Paul Karamanoukian +973 1751-4805

Mobile: +973 3350-3111

Email: paul.karamanoukian@bh.ey.com Shankar PB +973 1751-4762

Mobile: +973 6674-4689

Email: shankar.pb@bh.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

★ Patrick Oparah +973 1713-5194

Mobile: +973 3358-7450

Email: patrick.oparah@bh.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Roman Gusev +973 1753-5455 Mobile: +973 3365-1121

Email: roman.gusev@bh.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	0*
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0
Branch Tax Rate (%)	0
Withholding Tax (%)	0

^{*} Oil and gas companies are subject to a special income tax (see Section B).

Rate

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Except for the income tax levied on oil and gas companies, no taxes are levied on corporate income or gains. Oil and gas companies are subject to tax on income derived from the sale of finished or semifinished products manufactured from natural hydrocarbons in Bahrain and from the sale of such raw materials if produced from the ground in Bahrain. The rate of tax is 46%.

C. Other significant taxes

Nature of tax

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature or tax	Rate
Value-added tax (VAT); effective from	
1 January 2019; the scope of VAT includes	
supplies of all goods and services made in	
Bahrain as well as imports; certain supplies	
are zero-rated or exempt	
Standard rate	5%
Customs duties; effective from 1 January 2003,	
the customs duties of the Gulf Cooperation	
Council (GCC) countries (Bahrain, Kuwait,	
Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia and the United	
Arab Emirates) are unified; Bahrain applies	
the unified tariff in accordance with the	
Harmonized System codes, issued by the	
World Customs Organization (WCO); under	
the unified customs tariff, for all products,	
except for tobacco and tobacco-related	
products, customs duties are calculated by	
applying percentage rates; for tobacco and	
tobacco-related products, the customs duty	
equals the higher of an amount calculated	
by applying a rate of at least 100% to the	
value of the product or an amount based	
on the quantity or weight; in general,	
products are divided into four groups	
Rates for the four groups	Free duty/
	20%/100%/125%
Rates for the four groups	Free duty/
	5%/100%/125%
Social insurance contributions; payable	
on compensation of up to BHD4,000	
per month for each employee	
Pension fund contributions; applicable	
to base salaries of Bahraini nationals	
Employer	9%
Employee	6%
Insurance against employment injuries;	
payable by employers; applicable to	
base salaries of Bahraini nationals and	
expatriates	3%
Unemployment insurance; payable by	370
employees; applicable to Bahraini	
nationals and expatriates	1%
nationals and expaniates	1 /0

Nature of tax Rate

Municipal tax; payable by companies and individuals renting property in Bahrain; the tax rate varies according to the nature of the property and the payer of the utilities (that is, landlord or tenant)

Foreign workers levy; payable monthly by all private and public companies with respect to each employed expatriate

7% to 10%

BHD5 for the first five expatriate employees and BHD10 for each additional expatriate employee

Excise duty; effective from 30 December 2017; imposed on goods harmful to human health and the environment that are listed by the GCC Financial and Economic Cooperation Committee Carbonated drinks Energy drinks

50% 100%

Tobacco

100%

D. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Bahrain does not impose foreign-exchange controls.

Base Erosion and Profit Shifting. On 11 May 2018, the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) announced that Bahrain has joined the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Inclusive Framework (BEPS IF). As a member jurisdiction of the BEPS IF, Bahrain is now a BEPS Associate and will be able to work alongside the OECD and G20 countries on developing standards on BEPS-related issues and the implementation of monitoring processes. Bahrain is also now committed to implementing the minimum standards of the BEPS plan, which are Actions 5, 6, 13 and 14. Bahrain is also in compliance with the international standard on transparency and exchange of information, which incorporates beneficial ownership information of all the relevant legal entities and arrangements in line with the definition used by Financial Action Task Force Recommendations.

In line with the BEPS Action 5, Bahrain enacted legislation concerning economic substance requirements for certain regulated financial activities, effective from 1 January 2019, as well as for certain non-regulated activities, effective from 1 July 2019. Companies engaged in banking, insurance, fund management, investment holding, financing and leasing, distribution and service center, headquarter companies and intellectual property activities in Bahrain should ensure that they meet the substance requirements. All in-scope entities are required to file an annual report to the authorities within three months after the end of their financial year. Failing to do so may result in penalties, fines, spontaneous exchange of information and potentially deregistration.

On 22 December 2019, Bahrain joined the Multilateral Competent Authority Agreement on the automatic exchange of Country-by-Country Reports.

Further legislative amendments are likely to be enacted in the near future in line with Bahrain's commitments to the BEPS minimum standards.

E. Tax treaties

Bahrain has entered into tax treaties with Algeria, Austria, Bangladesh, Barbados, Belarus, Belgium, Bermuda, Brunei Darussalam, Bulgaria, China Mainland, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Egypt, Estonia, France, Georgia, Hungary, Iran, Ireland, Isle of Man, Jordan, Korea (South), Lebanon, Luxembourg, Malaysia, Malta, Mexico, Morocco, the Netherlands, Pakistan, Philippines, Portugal, Seychelles, Singapore, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Switzerland, Syria, Tajikistan, Thailand, Turkey, Turkmenistan, the United Kingdom, Uzbekistan and Yemen.

In addition, Bahrain has initialed agreements with Guernsey, Liechtenstein and Spain. It is currently in negotiations with the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Jersey, Kyrgyzstan and Latvia.

Bangladesh

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

10

10/12 (e)

20

0

6 (f)

20 (d)

20 (d)

Kolkata, India		GMT +5 1/2
EY 22 Camac Street, Block "C," 3rd Floor Kolkata 700 016 India	+91 (33) 6615-340 Fax: +91 (33) 228	
Principal Tax Contact Dinesh Agarwal	+91 (33) 6615-3470 Mobile: +91 98310-14 Email: dinesh.agarwa	
A. At a glance		
Domestic Company Income Tax Ra General Rate (b) Publicly Traded Non-Publicly Traded Banks, Insurance Companies and Financial Institutions Publicly Traded Non-Publicly Traded Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) Branch Tax Rate (%)	te (%) (a)	25 35 37.5 40 15 35
Dividends Paid to Domestic and Nonreside Companies (%) Paid to Residents Other than Do Companies (%) Paid to Nonresidents Other than Interest	mestic	20 (d) 10/15 30 (d)

(a) For other corporate income tax rates, see *Rates of corporate tax* in Section B.(b) A surcharge of 2.5% is imposed on the business income of manufacturers of

cigarettes, bidi, zarda, gul and other tobacco products.

Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.

Paid to Residents

Paid to Residents
Paid to Nonresidents

Carryback

Carryforward

Branch Remittance Tax

Net Operating Losses (Years)

Paid to Nonresidents

and Technical Services Fees

(c) A Tax Identification Number (TIN) is a unique number assigned to a tax-payer in Bangladesh on registration with the Bangladesh tax authorities. The TIN is a unique 12-digit code allotted to each person. The TIN is a mandatory requirement for filing a tax return in Bangladesh. If an income recipient fails to furnish its TIN, tax must be withheld at a rate of 50% higher of the rate specified in the relevant provision of the Income Tax Ordinance, 1984 (the Tax Ordinance).

- (d) Taxes withheld from dividends, interest, royalties and technical services fees paid to nonresidents are treated as a minimum discharge of tax liability on such income under the domestic tax laws and no refunds, adjustments or set-offs of such taxes are permitted. The Tax Ordinance provides that in determining corporate income tax liability in Bangladesh, a nonresident company may apply the domestic tax rate or the tax treaty rate, whichever is more beneficial to the nonresident.
- (e) For residents, the withholding tax rate on royalties and technical services fees is 10% if the base amount does not exceed BDT2,500,000 and 12% if the base amount exceeds BDT2,500,000. For this purpose, the base amount is the higher of the contract value, the bill or invoice amount, or the payment amount.
- (f) Only business losses may be carried forward. Unabsorbed depreciation may be carried forward indefinitely to offset taxable profits in subsequent years.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. For corporate income tax purposes, a "company" means a company as defined in the Companies Act.

For Bangladesh income tax purposes, company income comprises the following:

- Income from house property
- Income from a business or profession
- Capital gains
- Agricultural income
- · Income from other sources

A company is considered to be resident for tax purposes if it is a Bangladeshi company (that is, the company registered in Bangladesh or if a company's control and management of its affairs is situated wholly in Bangladesh in that year).

A company resident in Bangladesh is subject to tax on its world-wide income, unless the income is specifically exempt. A company not resident in Bangladesh is subject to Bangladesh tax on Bangladesh-source income and on income received in Bangladesh.

Rates of corporate tax. The following are the corporate income tax rates in Bangladesh.

Nature of company	Rate (%)
Resident companies	
Publicly traded companies	
General rate	25
Banks, insurance companies and	
financial institutions	37.5
Cigarette manufacturing companies	45
Non-publicly traded companies	
(private limited companies)	
General rate	35
Banks, insurance companies and	
financial institutions	40
Mobile phone operator companies	45
Nonresident companies	35*
Nonresident companies	35*

^{*} A branch profit tax is imposed on profit remittances of nonresident companies.

The Tax Ordinance provides that in determining corporate tax liability in Bangladesh, a nonresident company may apply either Bangladesh domestic tax law or an applicable tax treaty, whichever is more beneficial to such nonresident.

Tax incentives. Tax incentives available in Bangladesh are described below.

Tax holidays or exemptions are available for the following:

- Newly set up industrial undertakings
- · Identifiable expansion units
- Physical infrastructure facilities (for example, water treatment plants, solar energy plants and compressed natural gas and liquefied national gas transmission and terminal lines)
- · Computer data entry and software development
- · Tourist industries, depending on location
- Independent private sector power companies
- · Agricultural machinery
- Furniture
- Home appliances (for example, rice cookers, blenders and washing machines)
- · Mobile handsets
- Toys
- · Leather and leather goods
- · LED televisions
- · Plastic recycling
- · Mobile phone towers or tower-sharing infrastructure

Fifty percent of the income of a taxpayer (other than a company not registered in Bangladesh) attributable to export sales is exempt from tax. This exemption does not apply to a taxpayer enjoying a tax exemption or rate reduction by a notification made under the Tax Ordinance.

A reduced tax rate of 12% applies to the business income of a company engaged in the business of the manufacturing of knitwear or woven garments for the purpose of export. If the company has obtained a green building certification, the tax rate is 10%.

A company registered under the Companies Act that is engaged in garment production, including thread production, dyeing, finishing, coning, cloth making and printing, may qualify for a reduced tax rate of 15% on the income earned by them from these activities.

Capital gains arising from the sale of government securities are exempt from tax.

Capital gains arising from the transfer of land or buildings to a new company registered under the Companies Act are exempt from tax if the whole amount is invested in the equity of the company.

Income from the export of handicraft, as well as income derived by cinema halls or cineplexes or by industrial undertakings engaged in the production of rice bran oil that begin commercial exhibition or production before June 2024, are entitled to tax exemption at various rates for various time periods, depending on the location of the business.

Income from the business of certain information technology services, such as software development, information technology process outsourcing, information technology support and software maintenance services, and cybersecurity services, is exempt from tax until June 2024.

Tax exemptions. The following types of income are exempt from tax:

- Dividend income from a listed company up to BDT25,000 (annually; BDT50,000 if received by an individual)
- Dividend income received by a company resident or nonresident in Bangladesh if the company distributing such taxed dividend has maintained a separate account for the taxed dividend
- Income from a mutual fund or unit fund up to BDT25,000 (annually)
- · Interest on tax-free government securities

Minimum tax. The tax deducted or collected under specified sections of the Tax Ordinance is considered minimum tax.

The minimum tax for companies with annual gross receipts of more than BDT5 million are calculated by applying the following percentages to the annual gross receipts.

Type of company	Percentage
Manufacturers of cigarettes, bidi, chewing tobacco,	
smokeless tobacco or other tobacco products	1%
Mobile phone operators	2%
All other companies	0.6%

The rate of minimum tax for industrial undertakings engaged in the manufacturing of goods is 0.1% of gross receipts for the first three years of production.

If the taxpayer has income that is exempt from tax or is subject to a reduced rate, special rules apply.

If the regular tax is higher than the minimum tax, the regular tax is payable.

No refunds, adjustments or setoffs of minimum tax is allowed.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived from the transfer of capital assets is taxable at a rate of 15%.

Capital assets include property of any kind held by a taxpayer, regardless of whether the asset is connected to a taxpayer's business or profession, with the exception of the following:

- Any stock in trade (not stocks and shares)
- · Personal effects

The transfer of a share in a company that is not a resident of Bangladesh is deemed to be the transfer of an asset located in Bangladesh to the extent that the value of the share transferred is directly or indirectly attributable to the value of any assets in Bangladesh.

In computing capital gains, deductions are made from the sales proceeds or the fair market price (whichever is higher) of the capital assets.

A capital gain may be exempt if it is derived from the transfer of a capital asset that immediately before the date on which the transfer took place was being used for the purposes of business and if the taxpayer has, within a period of one year before or after that date, purchases a new capital asset for its business. In these cases, if the amount of the capital gain is equal to or less than the

acquisition cost of the new asset, no tax is imposed on the capital gain. The term "capital asset" for this provision now refers to specified assets, such as plant, machinery, equipment, motor vehicles, furniture, fixtures and computers.

Capital gains arising on shares listed in the stock exchange are taxable at a rate of 15% for nonresidents. However, no tax is payable by nonresidents with respect to profits and gains arising from transfers of stock or shares of public limited companies, as defined in the Companies Act, if such nonresidents are entitled to a similar exemption in the nonresident's home country.

The transfer of shares of a company may not take place unless the relevant tax on capital gains, if any, arising on such transaction is paid.

Capital losses in excess of BDT5,000 can be carried forward and set off against income from capital gains derived during the next six successive tax years.

The tax deducted by the local custodian (at a rate of 15%) from capital gains of nonresident investors is generally deemed to be the minimum tax applicable to such nonresidents in Bangladesh. Consequently, such nonresidents are not subject to any other compliance obligations, such as tax registration and filing of an income tax return.

Withholding tax. Payment to resident companies are subject to the following withholding taxes.

Payment	Rate (%)
Dividends	20
Interest	10
Royalties and fees for technical services	10/12 (a)
Payments on the supply of goods	
and the execution of contracts	2 to 5 (b)
Other miscellaneous services not specifically	
mentioned in the Tax Ordinance	10/12 (a)

- (a) The 10% rate applies if the amount of the payment does not exceed BDT2,500,000. The 12% rate applies to other payments.
- (b) The applicable rate depends on the amount of the payments.

Payments to nonresident companies are subject to the following withholding taxes.

Payment	Rate (%)
Dividends	20
Interest	20
Royalties and fees for technical services	20
Supply of goods and execution of contract	7.5
Payments for services not mentioned above	20
Any other payments	30

Taxes withheld from the income of nonresidents is the minimum tax liability for such payments, and no refunds, adjustment or setoffs of such taxes are allowed.

If a nonresident believes that because of a tax treaty or any other reason, the nonresident is not liable to pay any tax in Bangladesh, or is liable to pay tax at a reduced rate, the Bangladeshi tax authorities may issue a certificate to the effect that the payments

to the nonresident shall be made without any deduction or, in applicable cases, with a deduction at reduced rate as mentioned in the certificate.

A recommended timeline of 30 days is prescribed for the issuance of a nil or lower withholding certificate with respect to an application filed by a nonresident for obtaining treaty benefits or for any other reason.

Administration

Tax year. Under the Tax Ordinance, the mandatory income year is the 12-month period commencing from the first day of July of the relevant year. However, for the purpose of consolidation of accounts, if a subsidiary company or a liaison or branch office in Bangladesh desires to follow the financial year of its parent company, the approval of the Jurisdictional Tax Officer is required.

Income tax filing and payment process. The Tax Ordinance requires that the income tax return be filed by the 15th day of the 7th month following end of income year (or 15 September following the end of the income year if such 15th day falls before 15 September). Consequently, companies with an income year running from 1 July through 30 June must file the income tax return by 15 January of the subsequent year.

On request, the return filing date may be extended up to four months with the approval of the tax authority.

A nonresident company without a permanent establishment in Bangladesh is exempt from the obligation of filing an annual income tax return in Bangladesh.

Advance payment of tax. Every taxpayer is required to pay advance tax in four equal installments on 15 September, 15 December, 15 March and 15 June of each year if the most recently assessed income exceeded BDT600,000. A penalty and interest are imposed for default in payment of an installment of advance tax.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign tax relief for the avoidance of double taxation is governed by tax treaties with several countries. If no such treaties apply, resident companies may claim a foreign tax credit for the foreign tax paid under domestic law provisions.

The amount of the credit allowed for foreign tax against Bangladesh tax with respect to any type of income may not exceed the amount calculated by applying the average rate of such tax to the doubly taxed income.

A claim for a foreign tax credit must be made to the Deputy Commissioner of Tax of the district in which the claimant is subject to income tax.

The average rate of tax is the rate arrived at by dividing the amount of tax calculated on total income by such income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. All income classifiable under the head "Income from business or profession" is computed in accordance with the method of accounting regularly employed by the business or profession.

The company determines the income from business or profession and resulting tax liability based on its financial result reported in statutory profit and loss account, and after applying adjustments (upward and downward) as provided by the Tax Ordinance.

The tax under the head "Income from house property" is payable with respect to the annual value of any property, whether used for commercial or residential purposes, consisting of any buildings, furniture, fixtures, fittings and similar items, and lands appurtenant thereto, of which the taxpayer is the owner, other than such portions of the property as the taxpayer may occupy for the purposes of any business or profession carried on by the taxpayer, the income from which is assessable to tax under the Tax Ordinance.

Business-related expenses are deductible; capital expenditures and personal expenses are not deductible.

Expenses from which taxes are required to be withheld are not allowable as deductions until the required taxes have been withheld and paid to the government.

Salary and remuneration, other than by crossed check or bank transfer, paid to an employee having gross monthly salary of BDT15,000 or more are disallowed in determining the taxable income of the employer.

An expenditure exceeding BDT550,000 by an employer on the provision of perquisites, as defined in the domestic tax law, to an employee is disallowed in determining the taxable income of the employer.

An expenditure exceeding 10% of the net profits disclosed in the statement of accounts as "head office expenses" or "intra-group expenses," or under another name, by a company not incorporated in Bangladesh under the Companies Act is disallowed.

The payment of an incentive bonus exceeding 10% of the net profit disclosed in the statement of accounts is disallowed.

An expenditure for overseas traveling exceeding 1.25% of the turnover disclosed in the statement of accounts is disallowed.

Payments of royalties, technical service fees and certain other payments exceeding 10% of the net profit disclosed in the statement of accounts for the first three income years from the date of commencement of business or profession and 8% of the net profit disclosed in the statement of accounts for subsequent income years are disallowed.

Depreciation allowances. Business fixed assets that are depreciable for financial accounting purposes are also depreciable for corporate income tax purposes, subject to the tax rules discussed below.

A depreciation allowance may be claimed for any asset owned by a taxpayer and used for the purpose of the business or profession carried on by the taxpayer.

For building, machinery, plant or furniture not wholly used for the purpose of the business or profession, the depreciation allowance is restricted to the proportional part of the amount that could be claimed if such building, machinery, plant or furniture were wholly so used for such purpose.

A depreciation allowance may not be claimed for assets unless the particulars substantiating such claim are filed with the tax authority at the time of the filing of the income tax return and if such assets are used during the year.

Depreciation is calculated using the declining-balance method and is allowed on classes of assets. Depreciation rates vary according to the class of assets. The following are the general rates

Class of asset	Rate (%)
Plant and machinery*	20
Office equipment	10
Buildings*	
General	10
Factory	20
Furniture and fittings	10
Computer and computer equipment	30
Imported computer software	10

^{*} Subject to the fulfillment of prescribed conditions, initial depreciation equal to 10% of the actual cost is allowed in the first year with respect to buildings and 25% with respect to plant and machinery (other than ships and motor vehicles) if they are not used for hire and if they are acquired or installed after 30 June 2002.

For passenger motor vehicles or sedan cars not used for hire, the actual cost to the taxpayer is deemed not to exceed BDT2,500,000.

Relief for losses. Business losses, excluding losses resulting from unabsorbed depreciation of business assets (see below), may be carried forward to be set off against taxable income derived from business in the following six years.

Unabsorbed depreciation may be carried forward indefinitely to be set off against taxable income of subsequent years.

Losses under the heading "Capital Gains" (that is, resulting from transfers of capital assets) may not be set off against other income, but may be carried forward for six years to be set off against capital gains.

Taxability of the disallowances made under specified sections of the Income Tax Ordinance are deemed as business income, regardless of whether the entity has incurred an overall business loss or has business profits and regardless of the minimum tax paid by the entity. Consequently, in the case of a loss-making entity, tax is separately payable on the amount of the disallowances made under specified sections of the Income Tax Ordinance.

D. Tax for owners of private motor cars

The tax authorities collect advance tax on the registration or renewal of fitness of cars (in the case of vehicles, the transport authorities issue a certificate mentioning the duration for which the vehicles are legally permitted to be used) in the following amounts.

The following are the amounts of the tax for cars and jeeps, which are based on engine capacity.

Engine capacity	Amount of tax (BDT)
Not exceeding 1,500 cc	15,000
More than 1,500 cc but not more than 2,000 cc	30,000
More than 2,000 cc but not more than 2,500 cc	50,000
More than 2,500 cc but not more than 3,000 cc	75,000
More than 3,000 cc but not more than 3,500 cc	100,000
More than 3,500 cc	125,000

The amount of the tax for a microbus is BDT20,000.

The tax is 50% higher for persons who own more than one car in their name or in a joint name. The minimum tax liability for such persons subject to regular income tax is at least equal to the tax collected for the motor car. Tax collected above that amount is not refunded. Cars owned by specific persons are exempt from this tax.

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. All cross-border transactions with nonresidents are subject to foreign-exchange controls contained in the Foreign Exchange Regulation Act.

Transfer pricing. Under the transfer-pricing rules, the amount of any income or expenditure arising from an international transaction must be determined based on the arm's-length price.

For this purpose, an international transaction is a transaction between associated enterprises, either or both of which are nonresidents, in any nature of purchase, sale or lease of tangible or intangible assets, provision of service, lending or borrowing of money, or any other transaction having a bearing on the profits, income, losses, assets, financial position or economic value of the enterprise.

Under the transfer-pricing rules, companies having international transactions with associated enterprises must determine the arm's-length price and maintain certain documents if the value of the transactions exceeds BDT30 million in a year. Such companies also need to submit statements of international transactions to the tax authority with the annual income tax return, regardless of the volume of the international transactions. If any transaction is determined not to be at an arm's-length price, the tax authority may determine the price.

A report of chartered accountants or chartered cost and management accountants may be required on notice of the Deputy Commissioner of Taxes in writing if the value of international transactions exceeds BDT30 million in the books during the income year.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The table below contains the withholding tax rates that apply to dividends, interest and royalties paid from Bangladesh to non-residents under the tax treaties in force as of the time of writing.

If the treaty provides for a rate lower than the domestic rate, the reduced treaty rate may be applied at source.

	Divid A %	ends B %	Interest (a)	Royalties %
Belgium	15	15	15	10
Canada	15	15	15	10
China Mainland	10	10	10	10
Denmark	15	10 (b)	10	10
France	15	10 (b)	10	10
Germany	15	15	10	10
India	15	10 (c)	10	10
Indonesia	15	10 (b)	10	10
Italy	15	10 (b)	10/15 (d)	10
Japan	15	10 (e)	10	10
Korea (South)	15	10 (a)	0/10 (f)	10
Malaysia	15	15	15	15
Mauritius	10 (g) 10 (g)	— (h)	— (h)
Netherlands	15	10 (b)	0/7.5/10 (i)	10
Norway	15	10 (b)	10	10
Pakistan	15	15	15	15
Philippines	15	10 (c)	15	15
Poland	15	10 (b)	10	10
Romania	15	10 (b)	10	10
Saudi Arabia	10	10	7.5	10
Singapore	15	15	10	10
Sri Lanka	15	15	15	15
Sweden	15	10 (b)	10/15 (d)	10
Switzerland	15	10 (j)	10	10 (k)
Thailand	15	10 (b)	10/15 (d)	15
Turkey	10	10	10	10
United Arab				
Emirates	10	5 (l)	10	10
United Kingdom	15	10 (b)	10	10
United States	15	10 (b)	5/10 (m)	10
Vietnam	15	15	15	15
Non-treaty				
jurisdictions				
Companies	20	20	20	20
Individuals	10/30	N.A.	0/20/30	20

- A Individuals and companies
- B Qualifying companies
- (a) Some of the treaties provide for an exemption or a reduced rate for certain types of interest, such as interest paid to public bodies and financial institutions, including specified financial institutions, or interest with respect to sales on credit or approved transactions. Such exemptions are not reflected in this column.
- (b) The rate applies to dividends paid to a beneficial owner that is a company holding directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer.
- (c) The rate applies to dividends paid to a beneficial owner that is a company holding directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- (d) The lower rate applies to interest derived by a bank or other financial institution (including an insurance company).
- (e) The rate applies to dividends paid to a beneficial owner that is a company owning at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer during the period of six months immediately before the end of the accounting period for which the distribution of profits takes place.
- (f) The lower rate applies if interest is paid with respect to a sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.

- (g) A most-favored-nation clause applies. Under this clause, if Bangladesh enters into a tax treaty with another country subsequent to entering into the treaty with Mauritius and if this treaty provides for a lower rate for dividends than the 10% rate specified under the treaty with Mauritius, such lower rate applies under the Mauritius treaty.
- (h) The domestic rate applies. The treaty does not provide a reduced rate.
- (i) Interest related to the construction of industrial, commercial or scientific installations or public works is exempt. The 7.5% rate applies to interest received by a bank or other financial institution (including an insurance company), as long as the Netherlands does not levy a withholding tax on interest.
- (j) The rate applies to dividends paid to a beneficial owner that is a company holding directly at least 20% of the capital of the payer.
- (k) A most-favored-nation clause may apply with respect to royalties.
- (1) The rate applies to dividends paid to a beneficial owner that is a company owning at least 3% of the shares of the payer.
- (m) The lower rate applies to interest derived by a bank or other financial institution (including an insurance company) and interest paid with respect to a sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or merchandise.

Barbados

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Bridgetown GMT -4

EY +1 (246) 430-3900
Mail address: Fax: +1 (246) 426-9551,
P.O. Box 261 +1 (246) 430-3879
Bridgetown, BB11000

Barbados, W.I.

Street address: One Welches Welches

St. Thomas, BB22025 Barbados, W.I.

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Maria Robinson +1 (246) 430-3878 Mobile: +1 (246) 266-6888

Email: maria.robinson@bb.ey.com

Marilyn Husbands +1 (246) 467-8601

Mobile: +1 (246) 826-5621

Email: marilyn.husbands@bb.ey.com
Toni Jackman +1 (246) 430-3804

+1 (246) 430-3804 Mobile: +1 (246) 266-5417

Email: toni.jackman@bb.ey.com Mobile: +1 (246) 826-8408

Gail Marks (resident in Mobile: +1 (246) 826-8408
Georgetown, Guyana) Email: gail.ifill@bb.ey.com
Kesha Farley +1 (246) 430-3883

Mobile: +1 (246) 262-0556 Email: kesha.farley@bb.ey.com

Eugene Christopher +1 (246) 430-3903 Mobile: +1 (246) 266-5945

Email: eugene.l.christopher@bb.ey.com

0 (b)

Barbados is one of many countries that have signed on to the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Inclusive Framework on Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS). As a result, the government of Barbados made several amendments to its tax regime, which took effect on 1 January 2019, including converging its domestic and international tax rate and abolishing or amending several pieces of legislation to implement its revised tax regime. In view of the changes to the legislation, readers should obtain updated information before engag-

ing in transactions.

A. At a glance

Royalties

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	5.5 to 1 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0
Withholding Tax (%)	
Payments to Nonresidents	
Dividends	5
Dividends from Untaxed Profits	25
Dividends from Foreign-Source Income	0
Interest	0 (b)

Rents	25
Management Fees	0 (b)
Technical Services Fees	15
Payments to Resident Individuals	
Dividends	15 (b)
Interest	15 (b)
Payments to Resident Companies	
Dividends	0
Interest	15
Branch Remittance Tax	5 (c)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	` '
Carryback	0
Carryforward	7

- (a) These rates apply to all companies (including branches of nonresident companies), except entities grandfathered under the former International Business and Financial Services regime. For details, see *Rates of corporate tax* in Section B.
- (b) This rate was announced by a policy note issued by the Barbados Revenue Authority but has not yet been legislated. It is being applied in practice.
- (c) The rate for foreign-source income is 0%.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies and societies with restricted liability that are resident in Barbados are subject to corporation tax. Resident and domiciled companies are subject to corporation tax on their worldwide income, regardless of whether the income is remitted to Barbados. Resident companies that are not domiciled in Barbados are subject to corporation tax on income derived from Barbados and income from foreign sources to the extent that such foreign income is remitted to Barbados. Nonresident companies carrying on business through a branch pay tax on Barbados-source income only. Income is considered to be Barbados-source if the property that constitutes the source is physically located in Barbados.

A company is considered to be resident in Barbados if its management and control are located in Barbados. The domicile of a company is based on the country of incorporation. Consequently, a company incorporated in Barbados is domiciled there.

Rates of corporate tax. All domestic companies, including branches of nonresident companies, are subject to tax at the following rates:

- Taxable income up to USD500,000: 5.5%
- Taxable income between USD500,000 to USD10 million: 3%
- Taxable income between USD10 million and USD15 million: 2.5%
- Taxable income over USD15 million: 1%

Income derived from Barbados government securities by domestic companies is taxed at a rate of 12.5%.

A branch operating in Barbados pays an additional 5% on its after-tax profits if those profits are remitted or deemed to be remitted to the branch's head office. Branches earning foreign-source income are subject to branch profits tax at a rate of 0%.

International Business Companies and International Societies licensed before 17 October 2017 and corporate entities carrying

on business in the international insurance sector qualify for grandfathering to 30 June 2021. After this date, the applicable tax rate for grandfathered entities will change to the domestic rates listed above.

The following are the tax rates for companies grandfathered in the International Business and Financial Services Sector.

Types of companies	Rate (%)
International Business Companies	2.5 reducing to 1 (a)
International Banks	2.5 reducing to 1 (a)
International Societies with	
Restricted Liability	2.5 reducing to 1 (a)
Exempt Insurance Companies	0
Exempt Insurance Management	
Companies	0
Qualifying Insurance Companies	
General insurance	1.75 (b)
Life insurance	0.35 (b)

- (a) These rates are effective for the 2019 income year and subsequent income years until the end of the grandfathering period on 30 June 2021.
- (b) This is the minimum effective tax rate.

No tax is required to be withheld from the payment of dividends, interest, royalties, management fees and rents if paid to nonresidents by companies operating as grandfathered entities in the International Business and Financial Services Sector.

Insurance sector. Effective from 1 January 2019, the following three classes of licenses for the insurance sector came into existence:

- Class 1: Insurance companies that restrict the business underwritten by them to related-party business. These insurance companies are taxed at a rate of 0%.
- Class 2: Insurance companies that can underwrite risks of third parties. These companies are taxed at a rate of 2%.
- Class 3: This class includes entities, such as brokers, intermediaries, insurance management companies and insurance holding companies. These entities are taxed at a rate of 2%.

Tax incentives. Tax incentives available in Barbados are described below.

Foreign Currency Permit. Effective from 1 January 2019, all entities that earn 100% of their income in foreign currency are entitled to apply for a Foreign Currency Permit, which provides the following benefits:

- Exemption from exchange controls
- Reduced stamp duty and certain property transfer tax exemptions
- Exemption from payment of value-added tax and duties on the importation of plant, machinery and raw materials
- Income tax concessions for specifically qualified individuals

Small Business Development Act. Under the Small Business Development Act, small businesses qualify for the following tax benefits:

- Corporation tax rate of 15% (this rate is under review and may change)
- Exemption from withholding tax on dividends or interest paid

- Exemption from import duty on plant and equipment
- Exemption from stamp duty on the execution and registration of financial documents

Only income directly related to the business qualifies for the above tax benefits.

To qualify as a small business, a company must meet the following requirements:

- Its authorized capital does not exceed BBD1 million.
- Its annual sales do not exceed BBD2 million.
- It does not have more than 25 employees.
- It is not a wholly owned or majority-owned subsidiary in a group of companies.

Tourism Development Act. Under the Tourism Development Act, duty-free and income tax concessions are available for approved tourism projects and certain tourism entities. These concessions include the following:

- Exemption from the payment of customs duty on specified items
- Tax deduction equal to 100% of expenditure incurred with respect to the development of a tourism product, tourism research, an apprenticeship scheme or the organization and hosting of tourism exhibitions and trade fairs
- Offset of approved capital expenditure against assessable income
- An investment tax credit (subject to conditions)
- Exemption from withholding tax on dividends paid to share-holders

Special Development Areas Act. Under the Special Development Areas Act, persons carrying out work in designated special development areas in Barbados, as well as persons financing such work, are entitled to certain tax relief. An approved developer is entitled to a reduced corporation tax rate of 15% and exemption from certain taxes, such as the following:

- Import duty, environmental levy and value-added tax on inputs for the construction of new buildings and the renovation or refurbishment of existing buildings
- Charges on the repatriation of interest and capital
- Land tax on the improved value of land
- Property transfer tax on the initial purchase of property

Renewable Energy Incentives. Persons engaged in the development, manufacturing, installation or repair of renewable energy systems and energy-efficient products may be entitled to one or more of the following tax benefits if the required criteria are met:

- Ten-year income tax holiday
- Tax deduction of 150% for the following expenditure with respect to the generation, supply and sale of renewable energy, or the installation or supply of renewable energy systems or energy-efficient products:
 - Interest paid on loans with respect to the construction or upgrading of a property
 - Expenditure on the training of staff
 - Expenditure on the marketing of products
 - Expenditure on research and development
- Ten-year exemption from withholding tax on dividends paid to shareholders

In addition, interest earned by financial intermediaries from financing the development, manufacturing and installation of renewable energy systems and energy-efficient products is exempt from tax for 10 years.

Capital gains. Capital gains are not taxed in Barbados.

Administration. The fiscal (income) year is the period for which the accounts of the business are normally prepared. Tax is calculated on the profits for the accounting period that ends during the fiscal year.

A corporation is required to determine its own tax liability and to prepare and file a corporation tax return. Corporations with year-ends from 1 January to 30 September must prepay tax by 15 September and file their returns by 15 March of the following year. If the year-end is after 30 September, the tax must be prepaid on 15 December of the income year and on the following 15 March. The return is filed 15 June of the year following the income year. Each tax prepayment must be 50% of the previous year's tax. Any balance of tax due is paid when the return is filed. Tax returns may be filed using the Barbados Revenue Authority's electronic filing system.

The Revenue Commissioner of the Barbados Revenue Authority may levy a penalty of BBD500 plus 5% of tax payable for failure to file a return. A further penalty of 5% and interest of 1% a month is charged failure to pay any tax payable. If a person fails to make a required prepayment of tax, a penalty of 10% and interest of 0.5% a month is charged on the amount of the prepayment.

Dividends. Dividends received by a resident company from another resident company are not taxable.

Dividends received from a nonresident company are not subject to tax in Barbados if the Barbados company owns 10% or more of the share capital of the nonresident company and if the shareholding in the nonresident company is not held as a portfolio investment.

Foreign tax relief. A tax credit is allowed for taxes paid to foreign jurisdictions by Barbados resident companies on profits, income or gains earned from such foreign jurisdictions, regardless of whether Barbados has entered into a double tax treaty with the foreign jurisdiction. This credit is allowed up to the amount of the Barbados taxes payable on the income. The foreign tax credit is not permitted to reduce the total tax payable by an entity in Barbados for an income year to less than 1% of its taxable income for that income year. An underlying tax credit is also allowed with respect to foreign dividends if the Barbados company owns at least 10% of the capital of the foreign company. Some form of unilateral relief may be granted on income arising from British Commonwealth countries that provide reciprocal relief.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is determined on the basis of accounts prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards, subject to specific adjustments identified in the Income Tax Act.

Inventories. The authorities generally accept a method of valuation of inventory that conforms to standard accounting practice in the trade or business, provided it is applied consistently. Average cost or first-in, first-out (FIFO) are the generally accepted methods.

Provisions. Reserves or provisions of a general nature for doubtful accounts receivable are not allowable. However, write-offs of specific amounts or balances are generally allowed.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation and amortization reported in the financial statements are not allowed as deductions in calculating taxable income. However, a company may claim capital allowances. Annual allowances of between 5% and 33½% are given on the original cost of fixed assets, calculated on a straight-line basis. An annual allowance of 100% is granted with respect to capital expenditure on software. Fifty percent of expenditure on intellectual property is deductible over a 10-year period. In addition, 20% of expenditure on energy audits and the retrofitting of buildings or on the installation of systems to provide electricity from sources other than fossil fuels is deductible over a period of 5 years.

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward seven years to offset income derived in those years. Tax losses may be offset against only 50% of taxable income. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Group relief is not available.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT), on the supply	
of goods and services in Barbados	
and on goods imported into Barbados	
Standard rate	17.5
Hotel accommodation and supplies	
related to tourism	10
(The 10% rate was announced by a policy	
note issued by the Barbados Revenue	
Authority but has not yet been legislated.	
It is being applied in practice.)	
Mobile voice, data and text messaging	22
services	22
Basic food items and exports of goods	0
and services	0
Excise tax, on imports of vehicles; this	46.95 to 120
tax is imposed in addition to the VAT	5 to 20
Import duty National insurance contributions, on	3 10 20
monthly insurable earnings up to	
BBD4,880; paid by	
Employer	12.75
Employee	11.1
Self-employed individual	17.1
Sen-employed marvidual	17.1

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Foreign-exchange controls in Barbados are administered by the Central Bank, which considers all applications. Certain transactions and routine commercial matters are delegated to the commercial banks. The Central Bank generally allows the repatriation of funds previously registered as an investment if it has been established that all local tax liabilities have been met. Certain types of grandfathered entities operating in the International Business and Financial Services Sector, such as offshore banks, exempt (captive) insurance companies, international business companies and international societies with restricted liability, are effectively exempt from foreign-exchange controls with respect to their offshore activities, provided that the entity has been grandfathered under these regimes as discussed in Rates of corporate tax in Section B. Entities that hold a Foreign Currency Permit (see Foreign Currency Permit in Section B) are also exempted from foreign-exchange controls.

Debt-to-equity rules. Effective from 1 September 2019, thin-capitalization rules were introduced in Barbados. Under these rules, a maximum debt-to-equity ratio of 1.5 to 1 was introduced. If the debt-to-equity ratio is in excess of the prescribed maximum, restrictions are imposed on the deductibility of interest expense.

Anti-avoidance legislation. Anti-avoidance provisions may be applied to transactions between related persons that are not carried out at arm's length and to artificial transactions if the primary purpose of the transaction is the reduction of taxable income.

Economic substance. In November 2019, economic substance legislation was passed. This legislation provides for the imposition of an economic substance test on companies carrying on business in Barbados.

Under this economic substance legislation, a resident company that derives income from the carrying on of a relevant activity must satisfy the economic substance test in relation to that relevant activity. For the purposes of the economic substance legislation, a company is resident in Barbados if it meets any of the following conditions:

- It is managed and controlled in Barbados, regardless of its place of incorporation.
- It is a company incorporated outside Barbados and is registered in Barbados as an external company, but it is not regarded as a tax resident in the jurisdiction of incorporation.
- It is incorporated in Barbados but is not tax resident in any other jurisdiction.

Under the legislation, relevant activities include, but are not limited to, the following:

- · Banking business
- · Insurance business
- · Fund management business
- · Finance and leasing business
- Headquarters business
- Shipping business
- Holding company business

- Intellectual property business
- · Distribution and service center business

A resident company meets the economic substance test in relation to a relevant activity carried on by a company if it conducts its core income-generating activity (CIGA) in Barbados, and the company is directed, managed and controlled in Barbados in relation to that activity.

A company is considered to conduct its CIGA in Barbados if, having regard to the level of income derived from carrying on of the relevant activity, the following conditions are satisfied:

- There is an adequate number of qualified full-time employees in relation to that activity in Barbados.
- There is an adequate number of employees who are physically present in Barbados in relation to that activity.
- There is adequate operating expenditure incurred in Barbados.
- There are adequate physical assets in Barbados.

In the case of the banking business sector, CIGAs include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Raising funds and managing risk, including credit risk, currency risk and interest risk
- Taking hedging positions
- Providing loans, credit or other financial services to customers
- Managing capital and preparing reports and returns to the Central Bank of Barbados

Entities conducting intellectual property business with high-risk intellectual property (that is, intellectual property acquired from a related party and licensed to other related parties) are presumed to fail the economic substance test. However, this presumption is rebuttable.

Entities in Barbados must file an economic substance declaration annually with the Ministry of International Business within 12 months after the end of each fiscal period.

If an entity fails to meet economic substance requirements, the Ministry of International Business in Barbados may impose a penalty of up to USD150,000 and, if there is a continued failure to meet the requirements, the entity may be removed from the Register of Companies in Barbados.

Entities grandfathered under the former International Business regimes are not required to satisfy the economic substance test until 1 January 2021.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The withholding tax rates in the table below apply to payments made to nonresidents of Barbados under the various treaties entered into by Barbados. The treaty rates indicated below represent the maximum rates under the treaties. However, if a lower domestic tax rate exists, the lower rate should be applied. The domestic withholding tax rates are under review and may be subject to change. No tax is withheld from dividends, interest, royalties and management fees paid to nonresidents by International Business Companies or International Societies with Restricted Liability if they are operating as grandfathered entities in the International

Business and Financial Services Sector. In addition, International Banks and Exempt (Captive) Insurance Companies are exempt from the payment of withholding tax on dividends and interest if they are operating as grandfathered entities in the International Business and Financial Services Sector. For further details regarding this sector, see *Rates of corporate tax* in Section B.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Austria	15 (a)	0	0
Bahrain (r)	0	0/15	0
Botswana	12 (b)	10	10
Canada	15	15	10
CARICOM (c)	0	15	15
China Mainland	10 (d)	10	10
Cuba	15 (b)	10	5
Cyprus	15	15	15
Czech Republic	15 (s)	5	10 (u)
Finland	15 (a)	5	5
Ghana (e)	7.5 (a)	7.5 (f)	7.5
Iceland	15 (a)	10 (v)	5
Italy	15 (a)	5 (v)	5
Luxembourg	15 (g)	0	0
Malta	15 (h)	5	5
Mauritius	5	5	5
Mexico	10 (a)	10	10 (i)
Netherlands	15 (j)	5	5 (k)
Norway	15 (a)	5	5
Panama	11.25 (1)	7.5 (m)	7.5
Portugal	15 (s)	10	5
Qatar	0	0	5
Rwanda (e)	7.5	10	10
San Marino	5 (g)	5 (v)	0
Seychelles	5	5	5
Singapore	0	12 (v)	8
Slovak Republic (e)	5	10 (v)	5
Spain	5 (t)	0	0
Sweden	15 (a)	5	5
Switzerland	15	- (n)	0
United Arab Emirates	0	0	0
United Kingdom	0	0	0 (o)
United States	15 (a)	5	5
Venezuela	10 (h)	15 (p)	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	5 (q)	15	15

- (a) The rate is reduced to 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (b) The rate is reduced to 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (c) The Caribbean Community and Common Market (CARICOM) multilateral treaty has been entered into by 10 member states of CARICOM. The treaty follows a source-based model of taxation, with double tax relief typically provided in the form of an income exemption in the state of residence.
- (d) The rate is reduced to 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (e) This treaty is awaiting ratification and entry into force. Consequently, the provisions of the treaty are not yet in effect.
- (f) The rate is reduced to 5% if the interest is derived by a bank that is resident in Ghana.

- (g) The rate is reduced to 0% if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends for an uninterrupted period of at least 12 months before the decision to distribute the dividends.
- (h) The rate is reduced to 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 5% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- The term "royalties" includes payments derived from the alienation of rights or property that are contingent on the productivity, use or disposition of such property.
- (j) The rate is reduced to 0% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and if the recipient of the dividends is a company resident in the Netherlands that is not subject to Netherlands company tax on the dividends.
- (k) The rate is reduced to 0% for royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, literary, artistic or scientific works, including royalties with respect to cinematographic films, and films, discs or tapes for radio or television broadcasting.
- (1) The rate equals 75% of the statutory nominal rate applicable at the time of the dividend distribution. It is reduced to 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (m) The rate is reduced to 5% if the interest is derived by a bank that is resident in Panama.
- (n) The treaty does not contain an interest article. Consequently, the normal tax rate applies.
- (o) The rate is 15% for royalties paid for motion picture or television films.
- p) The rate is reduced to 5% for interest paid to banks.
- (q) The rate is reduced to 0% if the dividends are paid out of income earned from foreign sources.
- (r) The treaty language is unclear and may be read either as providing an exemption from Barbados withholding tax, or as providing no restriction of Barbados withholding tax. The government has not yet issued guidance as to the correct interpretation.
- (s) The rate is reduced to 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that directly owns at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (t) The rate is reduced to 0% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that directly owns at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (u) The rate is reduced to 5% for royalties paid for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films, and films or tapes for radio or television broadcasting.
- (v) The rate is reduced to 0% if the interest is paid to the government of the other contracting state or any agency or instrumentality thereof, including the central bank of that contracting state (subject to certain restrictions).

Belarus

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Minsk GMT +3

EY +375 (17) 240-4242 Klary Tsetkin Str., 51A Fax: +375 (17) 240-4241

15th Floor Minsk 220004 Belarus

Business Tax Advisory

Vadim Ilyin +7 (495) 648-9670

(resident in Moscow) Mobile: +7 (905) 543-0721 Email: vadim.ilyin@ru.ey.com

Svetlana Gritsouk +375 (17) 240-4242 Mobile: +375 (29) 623-0274

Email: svetlana.gritsouk@by.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Profits Tax Rate (%)	18/25 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	18/25 (b)
Withholding Tax Rate (%) (c)	` '
Dividends	12
Interest	0/10 (d)
Royalties	15
Freight and Transportation	6
Capital Gains	12
Other Income	15 (e)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	10

- (a) The 18% rate is the standard profits tax rate. The 25% rate applies to profits of banks and insurance companies. Certain activities are subject to special tax rates and tax incentives are available. For details, see Section B.
- (b) The 18% rate is the standard profits tax rate. The 25% rate applies to profits of banks and insurance companies.
- (c) Withholding tax applies to income derived from sources in Belarus by foreign legal entities that do not carry out business activities in Belarus through a permanent establishment. Withholding tax rates may be reduced or eliminated under applicable double tax treaties. For a table of treaty withholding tax rates, see Section F.
- (d) This withholding tax applies to income derived from debt obligations, such as borrowings or loans, that are not formalized by securities. Exemption is available for certain public debts and certain types of bonds. Interest from certain loans is exempt from withholding tax.
- (e) The Tax Code specifies the types of income subject to withholding tax.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate profits tax. Companies incorporated in Belarus are subject to corporate profits tax on their worldwide income. Non-residents that carry out business activities in Belarus through a permanent establishment are subject to the corporate profits tax only on the income derived from their activities carried out in Belarus through such permanent establishment.

Income derived from sources in Belarus by nonresidents that do not carry out business activities in Belarus through a permanent establishment is subject to withholding tax. For withholding tax rates, see Sections A and F.

Rates of corporate profits tax. The standard corporate profits tax rate is 18%. A 25% rate applies to profits of banks and insurance companies.

Reduced tax rates apply to the following types of income:

- Profits of producers of high-technology products: 10%
- Dividends paid to Belarusian companies: 12% (6% and 0% rates apply if the profit was not distributed but was used to develop the dividend-paying company in the previous three and five years, respectively)
- Profits of science and technology parks, technology-transfer centers, and residents of science and technology parks (except for corporate profits tax that is calculated, withheld and remitted by a tax agent): 10%

Tax exemptions and reductions. Belarus offers various tax exemptions and reductions. Some of these exemptions and reductions are summarized below.

Certain types of income are not subject to tax, including dividends accruing to the following:

- Belarusian societies of disabled people, Belarusian societies of deaf people, Belarusian societies of sight-disabled people (for dividends received from unitary enterprises [commercial organizations that do not have shares or participatory interests] owned by these Belarusian societies)
- Venture organizations and Belarusian innovation funds (for dividends received from innovation organizations)

If certain conditions are met, profits subject to tax can be decreased by amounts used to finance state social objects (including educational, health care, sports and religious organizations) or used for construction of sports facilities, up to 10% of taxable profits.

Profits derived from certain business activities are exempted from the tax, including the following:

- Manufacturing of food products for infants
- Sales of high-technology goods produced by the company according to the list issued by the government, as agreed to by the President of Belarus, if the revenue from these sales is more than 50% of the company's gross revenue
- Sales of innovative goods produced by the company according to the list issued by the government
- Transactions with government securities, securities of the national Bank of the Republic of Belarus and some other securities

All the benefits described above can be claimed only if special conditions and procedures are met and, in certain circumstances, if special state permits are received.

Free-economic zones. A free-economic zone (FEZ) is located in each of the six regional centers of Belarus (Brest, Gomel, Grodno, Minsk, Mogilev and Vitebsk). Profits derived from sales of goods (works and services) produced by FEZ residents are exempt from profits tax if they satisfy one of the following conditions:

- They are sold to other FEZ residents.
- They are exported outside Belarus.

• They are sold from storage sites or exhibitions located outside Belarus. In all other cases, the standard profits tax rate applies.

Special tax regimes. Belarus has several tax regimes, which are summarized below

Simplified system of taxation. Business entities may pay a unified tax under a simplified system of taxation. Business entities that pay the unified tax are not subject to corporate profits tax, and under certain conditions, to value-added tax (VAT) (and some other taxes). Under this system, the tax due is either 5% of gross revenues or, if the business entity continues to pay VAT, 3% of gross revenues. Certain types of non-operating income are subject to a 16% rate.

Unified tax on agricultural producers. Agricultural producers may pay a unified tax at a rate of 1% of gross revenues from the sale of goods (works and services) and other property and income derived from non-sales transactions. An agricultural entity can pay the unified tax if its annual gross revenue consists of at least 50% of revenue from the sale of its own manufactured crop products (excluding flowers and ornamental plants), livestock products, fish breeding and bee breeding products.

Tax on gambling industry. Gambling (except for lotteries) is subject to fixed tax rates, depending on the number of items of operational equipment used (for example, gambling tables, slot machines and gambling equipment used to register betting). The positive difference between the amount of received bids and the composed winning fund (fund to be paid to the winner) is subject to additional gambling tax at a rate of 4%.

Tax on income generated by lottery sales. Lottery sales are subject to an 8% tax rate on the gross revenue less the awarded prize fund.

Tax on electronic interactive games. The tax base for the tax on electronic interactive games equals the difference between the amount of revenue from electronic interactive games and the composed winning fund (fund to be paid to the winner). The tax rate is 8%. Revenue from electronic interactive games is exempt from corporate profits tax. Turnover received from stakes (bets) with respect to the holding of electronic interactive games is exempt from VAT.

Tax on imputed income. Providers of car maintenance and repair services are subject to 5% tax on imputed income. The tax base for the tax on imputed income is calculated by multiplying the average monthly number of employees by the monthly basic profitability of car maintenance and repair services per employee.

Taxation of commercial organizations and individual entrepreneurs engaged in retail trade and catering in rural areas and small towns. Until 31 December 2022, individual entrepreneurs and commercial organizations that perform retail trade or food services in rural areas and individual entrepreneurs and micro companies (companies with an average number of employees of less than 15 for a month) that perform food and consumer services in small towns may enjoy special tax benefits with respect to these activities, such as a reduced corporate profits tax rate of 6% and an exemption from VAT.

Taxation of residents of the High Technologies Park. The High Technologies Park has a special regime that should be in force until 1 January 2049. Park residents are exempt from taxes and other obligatory payments to the state budget and state non-budget funds with respect to revenue derived from the sale of goods (works, services and property rights for intellectual property) except for some specific cases (for example, income from sales of securities and dividends received from sources outside Belarus are subject to a 9% profits tax rate). Business entities operating in the park may engage only in the high technology activities set forth in the Decree of the President of Belarus, "Concerning the Park of High Technologies."

Special tax benefits to parties that apply blockchain technologies. Until 1 January 2023, parties that apply blockchain technologies are exempt from corporate profits tax with respect to profits derived from the disposal of digital signs (tokens) by exchanging them for other digital signs (tokens). In the same period, turnover related to the disposal of tokens is exempt from VAT.

China-Belarus Industrial Park (The Great Stone). The China-Belarus Industrial Park (The Great Stone; CBIP) was created in 2012 as a territory with free-economic zone policies that encompass tax and other benefits, special rules for the use of land and other natural resources, and free customs zone procedures. A special tax regime is granted for 50 years. The following are the main tax aspects of the tax regime for CBIP residents:

- Corporate profits tax from the realization of their own manufactured goods (works and services) produced in the CBIP for 10 years from the period in which profits first arose. After the end of the 10-year period, residents of the CBIP apply half the general corporate profits tax rate (currently, the general corporate profits tax rate is 18%) during the whole period for which the special regime remains in effect.
- Zero percent tax rate on dividends paid by CBIP residents to their shareholders or participants, for five years since the first accrual of dividends.
- Withholding tax at 5% until 1 January 2027 on remuneration received by foreign companies with no permanent establishment in Belarus from CBIP residents for the rights to information relating to industrial, commercial or scientific expertise, including know-how, licenses, patents, drawings, useful models, schemes, formulas, industrial prototypes and processes.
- Real estate tax on buildings and constructions located in the CBIP
- · Land tax on land located in the CBIP.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived from the alienation of equity interests in the charter capital of Belarusian companies are taxed at a standard corporate profits tax rate of 18%. A 25% rate applies to profits of banks and insurance companies.

Capital gains derived by nonresidents without a permanent establishment in Belarus are subject to a 12% withholding tax, unless otherwise provided in a double tax treaty.

Administration. The basic tax reporting period is the calendar quarter. The tax return for the first, second and third quarters must be filed by the 20th day of the month following the respective reporting quarter. The tax return for the fourth quarter must be

filed by 20 March of the year following the tax period (calendar year). In general, the corporate profits tax must be paid by the 22nd day of the month following the reporting quarter.

Corporate profits tax for the fourth quarter must be paid by 22 December in an amount equal to two-thirds of the tax payable in the third quarter, with subsequent additional payment or reduction not later than 22 March of the year following the tax period (calendar year).

Non-payment or incomplete payment of tax is subject to a fine of 40% of the unpaid tax but not less than 10 basic units (approximately EUR110 or USD120). A fine for a company's official late submission of the tax return can be up to 10 basic units. In addition to these fines, a penalty is applied for every day of delay in tax payment. The penalty is assessed on the basis of the refinance rate established by the National Bank of the Republic of Belarus (currently, 9%). The amount of the penalty cannot exceed the amount of the tax according to the results of the tax audit.

Dividends. Dividends paid to foreign legal entities without a permanent establishment in Belarus are subject to a 12% withholding tax, unless otherwise provided by a double tax treaty. The distribution of dividends to resident companies is subject to corporate profits tax.

Foreign tax relief. A tax credit for foreign tax paid by, or withheld from, a Belarusian taxpayer is granted on submission to the local tax authorities of a certificate issued by the competent authorities of the foreign country that confirms the amount of tax paid (withheld) in that foreign state.

C. Determination of taxable profits

General. Taxable profits are based on the financial statements prepared according to the accounting standards of Belarus. The taxable profits are determined by adjusting the profits reported in the financial statements by items stipulated by the Tax Code. Adjustments relate to special income and expense items and usually act to restrict tax-deductible expenses. For example, travel expenses are deductible within certain limits. The list of deductible expenses is open, but may include only economically justified expenses.

Expenses are not economically justified and nondeductible in the following cases:

- The taxpayer does not actually receive goods (works and services), intangible assets or property rights.
- The taxpayer purchases works and services from an individual entrepreneur who is an employee of the taxpayer and whose job duties include these works and services.
- The taxpayer (excluding a stock company) purchases works and services from another company (excluding a stock company) that is a founder (participant) of the taxpayer or vice versa, if the job duties of an employee of the taxpayer include these works and services.

The taxpayer can deduct certain expenses in a total amount not exceeding 1% of revenue (representational expenses, overdue interest on loans, annual bonuses to employees, remuneration of members of the board of directors and some other expenses).

Special rules determine the taxable profits of banks and insurance companies.

Inventories. Inventories are carried at actual cost. The allowed accounting methods for determining cost value are cost of each unit, average cost and valuation price, including first-in, first-out (FIFO).

Provisions. Banks can establish deductible provisions for unrecoverable loans and securities. The National Bank of the Republic of Belarus regulates the establishment of such provisions.

Taxpayers can deduct doubtful debt provisions (depending on the date of the receivables' origin) in a total amount not exceeding 5% of revenue.

Tax depreciation. The amount of depreciation reported in the financial statements may be deducted for tax purposes if the fixed assets are used in an entrepreneurial activity.

Investment deduction. On the acquisition and/or reconstruction of tangible assets, a taxpayer can immediately deduct a percentage of the initial value of the assets (value of investments for reconstruction) for corporate profits tax purposes. The following are the percentages:

- Buildings and structures: not more than 15%
- Machinery and equipment and certain transport vehicles: not more than 30%

The investment deduction does not reduce the base for calculation of the depreciation deduction for tax purposes, which is defined as the initial cost of the asset.

Relief for losses. Belarusian tax law contains loss carryforward rules under which losses can be carried forward to the following 10 years, beginning with those incurred in 2011. Losses are carried forward in groups of operations against identical types of income. The following are the groups:

- First group: operations with financial derivatives and securities
- Second group: alienation of fixed assets, construction-inprogress sites and uninstalled equipment

The remaining losses are carried forward regardless of the operations and activities in which they were incurred. To apply the loss carryforward rules, a company must maintain separate accounting and keep documents confirming the amount of losses.

The Belarusian tax law does not provide for loss carrybacks.

Groups of companies. The Belarusian tax law does not provide for tax groups. Each legal entity is a separate taxpayer.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT)	
Standard rate	20
Sales of specified products (for example,	
goods for children and foods)	10
Exports of goods and services	0

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Excise duties; imposed at fixed amounts	
per unit of goods (specific rates) or as a	
percentage of the value of goods (ad valorem	
rates); levied on various products (alcohol,	
tobacco products, certain types of fuel and	3.7
other items)	Various
Payroll taxes	
Social fund contributions	2.4
Paid by the employer	34
Withheld from employee	1
Personal income tax; withheld from employee	13
Land tax; annual tax imposed at fixed amount	
per hectare of land area	Various
Ecological tax; imposed at fixed amount per	
units of various contaminants	Various
Asset tax; annual tax imposed on real estate,	
including construction-in-progress	1
Local taxes and duties	Various
Offshore levy; imposed on payments or	
transfers of cash by residents to nonresidents	
registered in tax havens; paid by residents	15

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Belarusian ruble (BYN) has limited convertibility. The Council of Ministers of the Republic of Belarus, the National Bank of the Republic of Belarus, The State Control Committee and State Customs are the currency regulation and control bodies in Belarus.

Belarus imposes detailed and severe currency control regulations. These regulations impose restrictions, controls and special reporting with respect to transactions involving the use of foreign and national currency, as well as to settlements with nonresidents.

Debt-to-equity ratios. Domestic thin-capitalization rules limit the deductibility of expenses relating to controlled debt owed to a founder (participant) company or individual owning (directly or indirectly) more than 20% of the shares (participatory interests), a related party of this founder (participant) or other persons specified by the Tax Code.

Controlled debt to a founder (participant) is subject to thin-capitalization rules if the debt-to-equity ratio is 3:1. This ratio is 1:1 for Belarusian companies manufacturing excisable goods.

Controlled debt to a foreign founder (participant) includes the total indebtedness, which consists of, among other items, amounts with respect to marketing, consulting, information services, loans received, fines and other sanction charges.

Thin-capitalization rules do not apply to banks or insurance companies or to lessors or landlords if they receive rental payments (lease payments) exceeding 50% of their total revenue from the sale of goods (works and services) and property rights, as well as income from renting and leasing operations.

Transfer pricing. The tax authorities may control prices set in the following types of transactions:

- Foreign trade transactions with related parties, if the total value of the transactions with one counterparty exceeds BYN400,000 (for large taxpayers, BYN2 million) in a calendar year
- Foreign trade transactions with offshore zone residents, if the total value of the transactions with one counterparty exceeds BYN400,000 in a calendar year
- Trade transactions with Belarusian related parties, if the total value of the transactions with one counterparty exceeds BYN400,000 (for large taxpayers, BYN2 million) in a calendar year and if these related parties are exempted from taxation as a result of the application of a special tax regime or similar rulings
- Trade transactions related to the sale or purchase of immovable property if the counterparty is a related party or a person applying a special tax regime
- Foreign trade transactions related to sale or purchase of strategic goods on the list approved by the government, if the total value of the transactions with one counterparty exceeds BYN2 million in a calendar year

The comparability of prices to market prices is reviewed only for the purpose of calculating corporate profits tax, and the prices are adjusted only if this will increase the tax. The following methods are used to determine for tax purposes the conformity of transaction prices to market prices:

- · Comparable market price method
- · Resale price method
- Cost-plus method
- · Comparable profits method
- Profit-split method

A taxpayer must prepare transfer-pricing documentation on an annual basis with respect to foreign trade transactions with related parties (if the taxpayer is a large taxpayer) and with respect to foreign trade transactions related to the sale or purchase of strategic goods on the list approved by the government. Other taxpayers must submit the economic justification for the applied price if requested by the tax authorities. Taxpayers entering into transactions in an amount exceeding BYN2 million and large taxpayers may conclude advance-pricing agreements with the Tax and Duties Ministry of the Republic of Belarus.

F. Tax treaties

Belarus has entered into double tax treaties with Armenia, Austria, Azerbaijan, Bahrain, Bangladesh, Belgium, Bulgaria, China Mainland, Croatia, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Ecuador, Egypt, Estonia, Finland, Georgia, Germany, the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR), Hungary, India, Indonesia, Iran, Ireland, Israel, Italy, Kazakhstan, Korea (North), Korea (South), Kuwait, Kyrgyzstan, Laos, Latvia, Lebanon, Lithuania, Moldova, Mongolia, the Netherlands, North Macedonia, Oman, Pakistan, Poland, Qatar, Romania, the Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Singapore, the Slovak Republic, Slovenia, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sweden, Switzerland, Syria, Tajikistan, Thailand, Turkey, Turkmenistan, Ukraine, the United Arab Emirates, the

United Kingdom, Uzbekistan, Venezuela, Vietnam and Yugoslavia (applied to Serbia).

Belarus honors several of the double tax treaties entered into by the former USSR, including treaties with Denmark, France, Japan, Malaysia, Spain and the United States. The Ministry of Taxes and Duties has indicated that the treaties with Canada and Norway are no longer effective.

Belarus has also signed double tax treaties with Libya, Spain and Sudan, but these treaties have not yet entered into force.

The following table presents the withholding tax rates under Belarusian tax treaties and under the former USSR's treaties honored by Belarus.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Armenia	10/12 (a)	0/10 (v)	10/15 (tt)
Austria	5/12 (e)	0/5/10 (gg)	5/15 (uu)
Azerbaijan	12	0/10 (gg)	10/15 (tt)
Bahrain	5/12 (iii)	0/5/10 (vv)(xx)	5/15 (uu)
Bangladesh	10/12 (ggg)	0/7.5/10 (vv)(jjj)	10/15 (tt)
Belgium	5/12 (e)	0/10 (z)	5/15 (uu)
Bulgaria	10/12 (ww)	0/10 (v)	10/15 (tt)
China Mainland	10/12 (ww)	0/10 (u)	10/15 (tt)
Croatia	5/12 (e)	10	10/15 (tt)
Cyprus	5/10/12 (d)	5/10 (xx)	5/15 (uu)
Czech	. ,	` /	· /
Republic	5/10/12 (jj)	0/5/10 (vv)(xx)	5/15 (uu)
Denmark (q)	12	0	0 `
Ecuador	5/10/12 (mmm)	0/10 (nnn)	10/15 (tt)
Egypt	12	10	15
Estonia	10/12 (ww)	0/10 (s)(vv)	10/15 (tt)
Finland	5/12 (e)	0/5/10 (hh)	5/15 (uu)
France (q)	12	0/10 (r)	0
Georgia	5/10/12 (jj)	0/5/10 (hhh)	5/15 (uu)
Germany	5/12 (dd)	0/5/10 (ee)	3/5/15 (ff)
Hong Kong SA	R 0/5/12 (000)	0/5/10 (ppp)	3/5/15 (qqq)
Hungary	5/12 (e)	5/10 (xx)	5/15 (uu)
India	10/12 (g)	0/10 (bb)(vv)	15
Indonesia	10/12 (ww)	0/10 (rrr)	10/15 (tt)
Iran	10/12 (g)	0/5/10 (v)(xx)	5/15 (uu)
	0/5/10/12 (00)	0/5/10 (kkk)	5/15 (uu)
Israel	10/12 (ww)	0/5/10 (t)	5/10/15 (cc)
Italy	5/12 (e)	0/8/10 (mm)	6/15 (zz)
Japan (q)	12	0/10 (ss)	0/10/15 (n)
Kazakhstan	12	0/10 (v)	15
Korea (North)	10/12 (ww)	0/10 (s)(v)	10/15 (tt)
Korea (South)	5/12 (e)	0/10 (p)	5/15 (uu)
Kuwait	0/5/12 (x) 12	0/5/10 (vv)(xx)	10/15 (tt)
Kyrgyzstan		0/10 (v)	15
Laos	5/10/12 (aaa)	0/8/10 (bbb)	5/15 (uu)
Latvia	10/12 (ww)	0/10 (s)(vv)	10/15 (tt)
Lebanon Lithuania	7.5/12 (jjj)	0/5/10 (v)(xx) 0/10 (s)(vv)	5/15 (uu)
Malaysia (q)	10/12 (ww) 12	0/10 (s)(vv) 0/10 (s)(v)(bb)	10/15 (tt) 10/15 (o)
Moldova	12	0/10 (s)(v)(bb)	15 (6)
Mongolia	10/12 (ww)	0/10 (00) 0/10 (nn)	10/15 (tt)
wiongona	10/12 (WW)	0/10 (IIII)	10/15 (11)

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Netherlands	0/5/12 (e)(w)	0/5/10 (xx)(yy)	3/5/10/15 (f)
North Macedon		10	10/15
Oman	0/5/12 (ii)	0/5/10 (ii)	10/15 (tt)
Pakistan	11/12 (sss)	$0/10 \ (s)(v)(bb)$	15
Poland	10/12 (a)	0/10 (bb)	0
Qatar	5/12 (iii)	0/5/10 (v)(xx)	5/15 (uu)
Romania	10/12 (ww)	0/10 (v)	15
Russian			
Federation	12	0/10 (v)	10/15 (tt)
Saudi Arabia	5/12 (iii)	5/10 (xx)	10/15 (tt)
Singapore	0/5/12 (ccc)	0/5/10 (ddd)	5/15 (uu)
Slovak			
Republic	10/12 (g)	$0/10 \ (v)$	5/10/15 (i)
Slovenia	5/12 (iii)	0/5/10 (pp)(xx)	5/15 (uu)
South Africa	5/12 (e)	0/5/10 (1)	5/10/15 (m)
Spain (q)	12	0	0/5/15 (y)(uu)
	7.5/10/12 (eee)	0/10 (fff)	10/15 (tt)
Sweden	0/5/10/12 (b)	0/5/10 (rr)	3/5/10/15 (c)
Switzerland	5/12 (e)	0/5/8/10 (aa)	3/5/10/15 (c)
Syria	12	10	15
Tajikistan	12	0/10 (bb)	15
Thailand	10/12 (ww)	$0/10 \; (qq)$	15
Turkey	10/12 (g)	$0/10 \ (v)$	10/15 (tt)
Turkmenistan	12	0/10 (v)	15
Ukraine	12	10	15
United Arab			
Emirates	5/10/12 (j)	0/5/10 (s)(xx)	5/10/15 (k)
United Kingdon	n 5/12 (iii)	0/5/10 (111)	5/15 (uu)
United States (c	a) 12	0	0
Uzbekistan	12	$0/10 \ (v)(bb)$	15
Venezuela	5/12 (e)	0/5/10 (kk)(xx)	5/10/15 (11)
Vietnam	12	0/10 (v)	15
Yugoslavia	5/12 (e)	8/10 (h)	10/15 (tt)
Non-treaty			
jurisdictions	12	10	15

- (a) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the dividends and owns at least 30% of the capital of the company that pays the dividends. Otherwise, a 12% rate applies.
- (b) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of dividends and owns at least 30% of the capital of the company that pays the dividends. The 10% rate applies in other cases if the recipient is the actual owner of dividends. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies. Dividends are not taxed if the actual owner is a company (other than a partnership) owning 100% of the capital of the company paying the dividends, if the dividends are derived from income from industrial or manufacturing activities, farming, forestry or fishing activities, or tourism (including restaurants and hotels) and if this income is not exempt from tax.
- (c) The 3% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of royalties paid for the use of or grant of the right to use patents or secret formulas or processes, or for information on industrial, business or scientific experience. The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of royalties for the use of or grant of the right of use of industrial, business or scientific equipment. In all other cases, the 10% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the royalties. Otherwise, the 15% rate applies.
- (d) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the dividends and has invested at least ECU200,000 in the equity of the company that pays the income. The 10% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the dividends and owns at least 25% of the capital of the company that pays the dividends. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies.

- (e) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of income is the owner of at least 25% of the capital of the company that pays the dividends. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies.
- (f) The 3% rate applies to amounts paid for the use of or grant of the right of use of patents, trademarks, designs, models, plans, or secret formulas or processes, or for information on industrial, business or scientific experience. The 5% rate applies to amounts paid for the use of or grant of the right to use industrial, business or scientific equipment (including road transport vehicles). The 10% rate applies to amounts paid for the use of or grant of the right to use copyrights of works of literature, art or science, including cinematographic films, as well as for films or recordings used in television or radio programs. Otherwise, the 15% rate applies.
- (g) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the dividends and owns at least 25% of the capital of the company that pays the income. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies. Under the Turkey treaty, the recipient does not need to be the actual owner of the dividends to apply the 10% rate.
- (h) The 8% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the interest. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.
- (i) The 5% rate applies to amounts paid for the use of copyrights of works of literature, art or science, including cinematographic films, as well as for films or recordings and other means for the transmission of images or sound. The 10% rate applies to amounts paid for patents, trademarks, designs, charts, models, plans or secret formulas or processes, for information on industrial, business or scientific experience, for the use of or cession of the right to use industrial, business or scientific equipment, or for transport vehicles. Otherwise, the 15% rate applies.
- (j) The 5% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company owning USD100,000 or more in the company that pays the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases if the recipient is the actual owner of dividends. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies.
- (k) The 5% rate applies to amounts paid for the use of or grant of the right to use copyrights of scientific works, patents, trademarks, designs, models, plans, or secret formulas or processes, for the right to use information on industrial, business or scientific equipment or transport vehicles, or for information on industrial, business or scientific experience. The 10% rate applies to amounts paid for the use of or grant of the right to use copyrights for works of literature or art, including cinematographic films as well as films or recordings used in television or radio programs. Otherwise, the 15% rate applies.
- (1) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest income is the government, a government body or a company that is fully owned by the state. The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the interest income is a bank or other financial institution. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.
- (m) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the royalties paid for industrial, business or scientific equipment or transport vehicles. The 10% rate applies in all other cases if the recipient is the actual owner of the royalties. Otherwise, the 15% rate applies.
- (n) The 0% rate applies to amounts paid for the use of or grant of the right to use copyrights of works of literature, art or science, including cinematographic films, as well as for films or recordings used in television or radio programs. The 10% rate applies to amounts paid for the use of or grant of the right to use patents, trademarks, designs, charts, models, plans or secret formulas or processes, for information on industrial, business or scientific experience, and for the use of or grant of the right to use industrial, business or scientific equipment. Otherwise, the 15% rate applies.
- (o) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of royalties paid for the use of or grant of the right to use patents, trademarks, designs, models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or copyrights of scientific works, for the use of or grant of the right to use industrial, business or scientific equipment, and for the use of or grant of the right to use information on industrial, business or scientific experience. Otherwise, the 15% rate applies.
- (p) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - The interest income is derived from the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
 - The recipient of the interest income is the government, the central bank, local government bodies or financial institutions performing state functions, or the interest is paid on loans that are guaranteed or indirectly financed by such bodies or institutions.
- (q) Belarus abides by the double tax treaty between the former USSR and this state. The table shows the tax rates under such treaty.
- (r) The 0% rate applies to interest on bank and commercial loans. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.
- (s) The 0% rate applies to interest on government-guaranteed loans.

- (t) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest income recipient is a government, a local government body or the central bank. The 5% rate applies if the recipient and the actual owner of interest income is a bank or other financial institution or if the interest is paid with respect to sale on credit of industrial, business or scientific equipment. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.
- (u) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest income is a government, local government body, central bank or other financial institution that is wholly owned by the state. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.
- (v) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest income is the government or the central bank (in the case of Turkey, the 0% rate also applies to interest accruing in Belarus and paid by Eximbank of Turkey on loans for the purchase of industrial, business, commercial, medical or scientific equipment. Otherwise, the higher rates apply.
- (w) The 0% rate applies if either of the following conditions is met:
 - The dividend recipient owns more than 50% of the dividend-paying company's capital, provided that the dividend recipient's contribution to the company's capital is at least ECU250,000.
 - The dividend recipient owns over 25% of the dividend-paying company's capital, and its contribution to the company's capital is guaranteed or insured by the government.
- (x) The 0% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is the government, the central bank, other government agencies or financial institutions. The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of dividends. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies.
- (y) The 0% rate applies to amounts paid for the use of or cession of the right to use copyrights of works of literature, music, art or science, except for cinematographic films, as well as for films or recordings used in television or radio programs. Otherwise, the 5% rate applies.
- (z) The 0% rate applies if one of the following circumstances exist:
 - · The loan is approved by the government.
 - The interest is charged with respect to the sale on credit of industrial, medical or scientific equipment and related services.
 - A loan intended to promote exports that involves the delivery of industrial, medical or scientific equipment and related services is granted, insured or guaranteed by the state.

Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.

- (aa) The 0% rate applies if one of the following requirements is met:
 - · The loan is approved by the government.
 - The interest is received with respect to the sale on credit of industrial, commercial, medical or scientific equipment.
 - The interest is paid on state securities.
 - The 5% rate applies to interest income relating to bank loans. The 8% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the interest income. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.
- (bb) The 0% rate applies if the loan is approved by the government.
- (cc) The 5% rate applies to amounts paid for the use of copyrights of works of literature, art or science (except for cinematographic films) or for the right to use industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or transport vehicles. The 10% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the royalties. Otherwise, the 15% rate applies.
- (dd) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the income, owns over 20% of the dividend-paying company's capital and has made a contribution of at least EUR81,806.70. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies.
- (ee) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - The interest originates in Belarus and is paid to the government of Germany, the Deutsche Bundesbank, the Kreditanstalt für Wiederaufbau or the Deutsche Finanzierungsgesellschaft für Beteiligungen in Entwicklungsländern.
 - The interest income is received with respect to loans secured by export loan guarantees (Hermes-Deckung) provided by the German government.
 - The recipient of the interest income is the government or central bank of Belarus.
 - The recipient is the actual owner of interest that is paid with respect to the sale on credit of industrial, business or scientific equipment.
 - The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the interest income. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.
- (ff) The 3% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of royalties paid for the use of or cession of the right to use copyrights of scientific works, patents, trademarks, designs, models, plans or secret formulas or processes, or for the right to use information regarding industrial, commercial or research experience. The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of royalties for the use of or cession of the right to use copyrights of works

of literature and art, including cinematographic films, as well as films or recordings used in television or radio programs, or for the use of or cession of the right to use all types of equipment and transport vehicles. Otherwise, the 15% rate applies.

- (gg) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - The loan is approved by the government.
 - The recipient of the interest income is the government, local authorities or the central bank.
 - The interest is paid with respect to a lending or a loan guaranteed or insured by state companies with a view to promoting exports and is associated with the delivery of industrial, commercial, medical or scientific equipment (including Österreichische Kontrollbank Aktiengesellschaft).

equipment (including Österreichische Kontrollbank Aktiengesellschaft). The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the interest income. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.

- (hh) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest income is the government, the central bank, the Finnish Fund for Industrial Cooperation (FINNFUND) or the Finnish export credit agency (FINNVERA). The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the interest income is the actual owner of the interest income. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.
- (ii) The 0% rate applies if the income recipient is the government, the central bank, the State General Reserve Fund of Oman or a company that fully or largely belongs to the state. The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the income. Otherwise, the higher rate applies.
- (jj) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is the actual owner of the income and owns at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the income. The 10% rate applies in all other cases if the recipient is the actual owner of income. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies.
- (kk) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the interest income and if one of the following requirements is met:
 - The recipient of the interest income is the government, a state body, the central bank or a company that fully or largely belongs to the state.
 - · The interest is paid on a government-guaranteed loan.
 - The interest is paid on a loan that is intended to promote exports and that
 is connected with the delivery of equipment and transport vehicles by an
 enterprise of the other treaty state.
 - The interest is paid with respect to the sale on credit of equipment and transport vehicles.

Otherwise, the higher rate applies.

- (II) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of royalties received for the use of or cession of the right to use copyrights of works of science or computer applications, or for the use of or cession of the right to use equipment and transport vehicles. The 10% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the royalties. Otherwise, the 15% rate applies.
- (mm) The 0% rate applies any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The interest is paid by the government or a state body.
 - The interest is paid to the government, a government body, a local agency or body (including a financial institution) that fully belongs to the state or a government body.
 - The interest is paid to another agency or body (including a financial institution) on a loan granted due to the application of an interstate treaty.
 The 8% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the interest income. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.
- (nn) The 0% rate applies to interest on loans granted to the government or the central bank. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.
- (oo) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to any of the following:
 - · The National Treasury Management Agency of Ireland
 - The National Reserve Pension Fund of Ireland
 - A company, including an agency or an institution, that fully or partially belongs to the state

The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the dividends and owns at least 25% of the dividend-paying company's capital. The 10% rate applies in all other cases if the recipient is the actual owner of the dividends. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies.

- (pp) The 0% rate applies if the payer or the payee of the interest income is the government, a political and administrative division, a local government body or the central bank. Otherwise, the 5% rate applies.
- (qq) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to the government, the central bank or institutions whose capital belongs fully to the state or local government bodies. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.

- (rr) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The payer or the payee of the interest income is the government, a political and administrative division, a local government body or the central bank.
 - · The loan is approved by the government.
 - The loan is granted and guaranteed by the state financial body to promote exports and the lending is provided or guaranteed on preferential terms.
 - · The loan is granted by a bank to promote exports.
 - The interest is paid on a debt that arises with respect to the sale on credit of industrial, business or scientific equipment.

The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the interest income. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.

- (ss) The 0% rate applies if either of the following circumstances exists:
 - The interest is paid to the state, a local government body, the central bank or a financial institution that fully belongs to the state.
 - The interest is paid on a loan that is guaranteed, insured or indirectly financed by the government, a local government body, the central bank or a financial institution that fully belongs to the state.

Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.

- (tt) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the royalties. Otherwise, the 15% rate applies.
- (uu) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the royalties. Otherwise, the 15% rate applies.
- (vv) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest income is the government, a local government body, the central bank or other government company or financial institution. Otherwise, the higher rate applies.
- (ww) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of dividends. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies.
- (xx) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the interest income. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.
- (yy) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The payer or the payee of the interest income is the government, a political and administrative division, a local government body or the central bank.
 - · A loan is approved by the government.
 - A loan is provided, guaranteed or insured by the government, the central bank or other body under state control.
 - A loan is provided or guaranteed by a financial institution to promote development.
 - The interest is paid on a loan or lending with respect to the acquisition of industrial, business, commercial, medical or scientific equipment.
 Otherwise, the higher rate applies.
- (zz) The 6% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the royalties. Otherwise, the 15% rate applies.
- (aaa) The 5% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company that directly owns at least 20% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of dividends. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies.
- (bbb) The 0% rate applies if the actual owner of interest income is one of the following:
 - · The government of Belarus
 - · National Bank of Belarus
 - A Belarusian local government body
 - The government of Laos
 - · Bank of Laos
 - · A Laotian local government body

The 8% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the interest income. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.

- (ccc) The 0% rate applies to dividends received by the following:
 - The government of Belarus.
 - · National Bank of Belarus.
 - A legal body in Belarus.
 - An institution wholly or predominantly owned by the government of Belarus. A list of such institutions may be approved from time to time by the government of Belarus or bodies authorized thereby and by a competent Singaporean body.
 - The government of Singapore.
 - · Monetary Authority of Singapore (central bank).
 - · Government of Singapore Investment Corporation.

- · A legal body in Singapore.
- An institution wholly or predominantly owned by the government of Singapore. A list of such institutions may be approved from time to time by a competent Singaporean body, the government of Belarus or bodies authorized by the government of Belarus.

The 5% rate applies to dividends received by the actual owner of the dividends. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies.

- (ddd) The 0% rate applies to dividends received by the following:
 - · The government of Belarus.
 - National Bank of Belarus.
 - · A legal body in Belarus.
 - · A bank in Belarus.
 - An institution wholly or predominantly owned by the government of Belarus. A list of such institutions may be approved from time to time by the government of Belarus or bodies authorized thereby and by a competent Singaporean body.
 - · The government of Singapore.
 - · Monetary Authority of Singapore (central bank).
 - · Government of Singapore Investment Corporation.
 - · A legal body in Singapore.
 - · A bank in Singapore.
 - An institution wholly or predominantly owned by the government of Singapore. A list of such institutions may be approved from time to time by a competent Singaporean body and the government of Belarus or bodies authorized thereby.

The 5% rate applies to interest received by the actual owner of the interest income. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.

- (eee) The 7.5% rate applies if the actual owner of the dividends is a company that directly owns at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of dividends. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies.
- (fff) The 0% rate applies if the actual owner of the interest income is one of the following:
 - · The government or a local government body.
 - · The national (central) bank.
 - Financial organizations (institutions) that are wholly owned by the government. A list of such organizations (institutions) may be approved from time to time by the governments of the treaty states or bodies authorized thereby.

Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.

- (ggg) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the dividends and owns at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies.
- (hhh) The 0% rate applies to interest received by the government or a local government body, the national bank or an organization or institution wholly or predominantly owned by the government. The 5% rate applies to interest received by the actual owner of the interest income. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.
- (iii) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the dividends. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies.
- (jjj) The 7.5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the income. Otherwise, the higher rate applies.
- (kkk) The 0% rate applies if the interest is paid to the actual owner of the interest income and if one of the following circumstances exists:
 - The interest is paid to the government, central bank or any other organization that fully or largely belongs to the state, including an agency or institution.
 - The interest is paid to the National Treasury Management Agency of Ireland.
 - The interest is paid to the National Pension Reserve Fund of Ireland.
 - The interest is paid on a debt that arises from a loan approved by the government.
 - The interest is paid on a debt that arises with respect to a sale on credit of any items or industrial, business, medical or scientific equipment.

The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the interest. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.

(III) The 0% rate applies if the actual owner of the interest is the government, the central bank, a statutory body, a bank, or any institution wholly or mainly owned by the government of a contracting state that may be agreed on from time to time by the competent authorities. The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the interest. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.

- (mmm) If the recipient is the actual owner of the dividends, the following are the rates:
 - The 5% rate applies if the recipient owns at least 25% of the charter fund of the company paying the dividends.
 - Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.

The 12% rate applies if the recipient is not the actual owner of the dividends

- (nnn) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the interest income. The 0% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the interest income and if the interest income is paid to one of the following:
 - The government, an administrative subdivision of the government or a government authority.
 - The national bank.
 - A financial organization owned by the government. A list of such organizations may be agreed on by the governments of Belarus and Ecuador.
- (000) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the dividends. The 0% rate applies if the dividends are paid to the actual owner and if the dividends are paid to one of the following:
 - · The government of Belarus or the Hong Kong SAR.
 - The national bank of Belarus.
 - The Bank of Development of the Republic of Belarus, which is a joint stock company.
 - An entity wholly or partially owned by the government of Belarus or the Hong Kong SAR. A list of such entities may be agreed on by the jurisdictions
 - · The currency administration of the Hong Kong SAR.
 - · A currency fund resident in the Hong Kong SAR.
- (ppp) The 5% rate applies if the interest income is paid to the actual owner. The 0% rate applies if the interest income is paid to the actual owner and if the interest income is paid to one of the following:
 - · The government of Belarus or the Hong Kong SAR.
 - · The national bank of Belarus.
 - The Bank of Development of the Republic of Belarus, which is a joint stock company.
 - An entity wholly or partially owned by the government of Belarus or the Hong Kong SAR. A list of such entities may be agreed on by the jurisdictions.
 - The currency administration of the Hong Kong SAR.
 - The currency fund (in the case of the Hong Kong SAR).
- (qqq) The 3% rate applies if the royalties are paid to the actual owner of the income for the use of aircraft or for the granting of the right to the use of aircraft. The 5% rate applies if the royalties are paid to the actual owner of the income.
- (rrr) The 0% rate applies to interest on loans granted to the government, a local government body or the central bank. Otherwise, the 10% rate applies.
- (sss) The 11% rate applies if the recipient is the actual owner of the dividends and owns at least 25% of the capital of the company that pays the dividends. Otherwise, the 12% rate applies.

Belgium

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Brussels GMT +1

EY +32 (2) 774-91-11 De Kleetlaan 2 Fax: +32 (2) 774-90-90

B-1831 Diegem (Brussels)

Belgium

Principal Tax Contact

★ Steven Claes +32 (2) 774-94-20

Mobile: +32 (477) 70-06-78 Email: steven.claes@be.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Steven Claes +32 (2) 774-94-20

Mobile: +32 (477) 70-06-78 Email: steven.claes@be.ey.com

Olivier Van Bauwel +32 (2) 774-93-14

Mobile: +32 (497) 59-70-58

Email: olivier.van.bauwel@be.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory – Private Client Services

Wouter Coppens +32 (2) 774-93-08 Mobile: +32 (497) 59-70-43

Email: wouter.coppens@be.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting - Europe

Frank Cambie +32 (2) 774-97-39

Mobile: +32 (497) 51-11-75 Email: frank.cambie@be.ey.com

Chris Platteeuw +32 (2) 774-97-84

Mobile: +32 (495) 59-49-30 Email: chris.platteeuw@be.ey.com

Geert Vandenplas +32 (2) 774-60-62

Mobile: +32 (496) 57-83-97

Email: geert.vandenplas@be.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting - Belgium

Katia Loidts +32 (2) 774-90-22

Mobile: +32 (470) 22-05-65 Email: katia.loidts@be.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax

Advisory

Peter Moreau +32 (2) 774-91-87

Mobile: +32 (477) 78-78-24 Email: peter.moreau@be.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desk Abroad

Jean-Charles Van Heurck +1 (212) 773-9813

(resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (929) 288-5728

Email: jean-charles.van.heurck1@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness

Jan Bode +32 (2) 774-92-93

Mobile: +32 (497) 59-71-24 Email: jan.bode@be.ey.com Kurt Van der Voorde +32 (2) 774-92-81

Mobile: +32 (495) 26-65-34

Email: kurt.van.der.voorde@be.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Jan Bode +32 (2) 774-92-93

Mobile: +32 (497) 59-71-24

Email: jan.bode@be.ey.com Pierre Legros +32 (2) 774-98-55

Mobile: +32 (471) 34-73-80 Email: pierre.legros@be.ey.com

Kurt Van der Voorde +32 (2) 774-92-81

Mobile: +32 (495) 26-65-34

Email: kurt.van.der.voorde@be.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Nick Van Gils +32 (2) 774-95-23

Mobile: +32 (497) 12-26-38

Email: nick.van.gils@be.ey.com

Brixius Kell +32 (2) 774-91-10

Mobile: +32 (479) 89-21-39 Email: brixius.kell@be.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

Géraldine Tack +32 (2) 774-98-30

Mobile: +32 (477) 37-56-82 Email: geraldine.tack@be.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Capital Markets

Filip Bogaert, +32 (2) 774-91-45

Financial Services Organization Mobile: +32 (477) 63-14-62 Email: filip.bogaert@be.ey.com

+32 (2) 774-99-54

Financial Services Organization

Mobile: +32 (475) 54-29-99 Email: koen.marsoul@be.ey.com

+32 (2) 774-97-94

Mobile: +32 (492) 55-73-92 Financial Services Organization

Email: stijn.vanoppen@be.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Koen Marsoul.

Stijn Vanoppen,

Robin Collard +32 (2) 774-93-28

Mobile: +32 (497) 59-71-86 Email: robin.collard@be.ey.com

Indirect Tax and Customs

Marc Joostens +32 (2) 774-61-58

> Mobile: +32 (478) 80-69-80 Email: marc.joostens@be.ey.com

Legal Services

Peter Suykens +32 (2) 774-98-34

> Mobile: +32 (473) 73-02-62 Email: peter.suykens@hvglaw.be

GMT +1 Antwerp

EY

+32 (3) 270-12-00 Borsbeekse Brug 26 Fax: +32 (3) 235-31-45

B-2600 Antwerp

Belgium

Business Tax Services

Werner Huygen +32 (3) 270-12-16

Mobile: +32 (479) 97-83-21 Email: werner.huygen@be.ey.com **Business Tax Advisory - Private Client Services**

Saskia Smet +32 (3) 270-14-32

Mobile: +32 (475) 54-80-68 Email: saskia.smet@be.ey.com

Bruges GMT +1

EY +32 (50) 30-31-00

EY +32 (50) 30-31-00 Gistelse Steenweg 300 Fax: +32 (50) 30-31-32

B-8300 Bruges Belgium

Business Tax Advisory - Private Client Services

Chris Vandermeersche +32 (9) 242-51-55

Mobile: +32 (495) 42-95-32

Email: chris.vandermeersche@be.ey.com

Ghent GMT +1

EY +32 (9) 242-51-11

Pauline van Pottelsberghelaan 1 Fax: +32 (9) 242-51-52 B-9051 Ghent

Business Tax Advisory - Private Client Services

Chris Vandermeersche +32 (9) 242-51-55

Mobile: +32 (495) 42-95-32

Email: chris.vandermeersche@be.ey.com

Hasselt GMT +1

EY +32 (11) 28-83-83

Corda Campus (Building 3, 5th Floor) Kempische Steenweg 307, bus 5.01

B-3500 Hasselt Belgium

Belgium

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Arne Smeets +32 (2) 774-63-63

Mobile: +32 (473) 88-90-55 Email: arne.smeets@be.ey.com

Liège GMT +1

EY +32 (4) 273-76-00 Boulevard d'Avroy 38 Fax: +32 (4) 273-76-05

4000 Liège Belgium

Business Tax Advisory - Private Client Services

Charles Carlier +32 (4) 273-76-35 Mobile: +32 (496) 57-48-71

Email: charles.carlier@be.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) 25 (a)

Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)

Tangible and Intangible Assets 20/25/29 Shares 20/25/29 (b)

Branch Tax Rate (%)

Withholding Tax (%)

Dividends 5/10/15/17/20/30 (c) Interest 15/30 (d)

Royalties from Patents,	
Know-how, etc.	30
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited (e)

- (a) For further details, see Section B.
- (b) Certain capital gains are exempt from tax (see Section B).
- (c) The standard withholding tax rate for dividends is 30%. For further details, see Section B.
- (d) The standard withholding tax rate for interest is 30%.
- (e) For further details, see Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are subject to tax on their annual worldwide income. Nonresident companies are subject to tax on their annual Belgian-source income only. A company is resident in Belgium if its central management or its registered address is located in Belgium.

Rates of corporate income tax. As of the 2020 financial year (2021 tax year), the corporate tax rate is lowered to 25%. A reduced rate of 20% on the first EUR100,000 of taxable income applies to small companies, as defined under corporate law; above this amount, the normal rate applies. One of the principal conditions for the reduced rate is that the company must pay an annual remuneration of at least EUR45,000 to at least one director. For salaries lower than EUR45,000, the salary should at least be equal to the taxable income. The minimum salary requirement does not apply to startup companies incorporated less than four years prior to 1 January of the tax year. As of the 2020 financial year (2021 tax year), the surtax of 2% is abolished.

Notional interest deduction. Belgian companies and Belgian branches of nonresident companies may deduct a deemed interest expense in connection with qualifying equity. This deduction is known as the notional interest deduction (NID). The NID is calculated on the incremental adjusted equity in excess of the average equity of the preceding five years. Qualifying equity is determined at the beginning of the tax period (for the current and five preceding tax periods). To prevent potential abuse and duplication of tax benefits, certain items must be deducted from the equity, such as the fiscal net value of own shares, the fiscal net value of financial fixed assets qualifying as "participations and other shares" and the fiscal net value of shares issued by investment companies. Furthermore, capital contributed from entities resident in jurisdictions that do not provide for exchange of information should be deducted from the calculation basis of the NID, unless a business purpose test is met. A similar rule applies to loans granted by the company to entities resident in jurisdictions that do not provide for exchange of information. The NID is disallowed at the level of the subsidiary in situations in which the direct or indirect parent financed the equity contribution with a loan.

Equity allocated to foreign branches and foreign real estate qualifies for the NID. However, in such case, this portion of the NID must be imputed first on that foreign-source income. Only excess NID relating to branches and real estate located in the European Economic Area (EEA) can be effectively used against Belgian taxable income.

For the 2020 tax year, the NID rate is set at 0.726% (1.246% for small companies). The deduction may not be carried forward in the event of a loss, but other limitations on the carryforward also apply (see *Limitation on certain tax deductions* in Section C).

Tax regime for the diamond industry. Belgian tax law provides for a special lump-sum tax regime for the diamond industry.

The gross taxable result of the company equals 2.1% of the diamond trade turnover. This taxable result is subsequently subject to the application of the common corporate tax rules.

However, the net taxable result cannot be lower than 0.55% of the diamond trade turnover.

The special tax regime is subject to the condition that the company manager's salary paid during the tax period be higher than a certain threshold (also depending on the diamond trade turnover of the company).

Tax incentive for audiovisual investments. Belgian tax law includes a tax incentive to attract investments of Belgian companies or branches in audiovisual productions.

Companies planning to invest in a European audiovisual production (to be recognized by the competent departments of the French, Flemish or German communities) and who want to benefit from the tax incentive must conclude a framework agreement with a qualifying audiovisual production company (including a television channel). In this framework agreement, the expected tax value for the production, which is based on the budgeted production expenses (direct as well as indirect expenses, including expenses incurred up to six months before the conclusion of the framework agreement), needs to be included. The estimated tax exemption is based on this tax value. The framework agreement needs to be notified to the tax authorities within one month after it is signed.

The invested amounts must be effectively paid to the production company within three months after the contract is signed. They do not create a receivable, nor exploitation rights linked to the underlying project. The invested amount is irrevocably paid to the production company (as an expense; the expense as such is not tax deductible) and is not regarded as an asset. Except for commercial gifts with limited value (under reference of value-added tax [VAT] legislation), no other economic or financial benefit can be granted to the investor.

The investors are entitled to a tax exemption of 356% (financial years starting on or after 1 January 2019 [2020 tax year]) or 421% (financial years starting on or after 1 January 2020 [2021 tax year] of the invested funds. For a specific project, the exemption is limited to 172% (2020 tax year) or 203% (2021 tax year) of the expected final tax value of the tax-shelter certificate as specified in the framework agreement.

However, the exemption in a given tax year remains limited to a maximum of 50% of the investor's increase of taxable reserves

(mainly the net accounting profit before application of the tax-shelter exemption but after deduction of distributed dividends and other tax corrections) during that same tax year, with an absolute maximum of EUR850,000 (2020 tax year) or EUR1 million (2021 tax year).

In the financial statements of the investor, the exempt amounts must be recorded as an "unavailable reserve," which needs to be maintained until the date the tax-shelter certificate is received.

In principle, the exemption is granted in the year in which the framework agreement is concluded or the payments are made. Excess exemptions (exemptions that could not be used based on the above maximum) can be carried forward to the end of the fourth tax period following the year in which the framework agreement is signed.

The tax exemption is obtained immediately but is not definitive, and only becomes final if a number of conditions are met. The exemption only becomes final when a tax-shelter certificate confirming the tax value of the investment is issued by the tax authorities on request of the production company as soon as the production is finalized. The certificate must be sent to the tax authorities of the investor as an enclosure to the investor's corporate income tax return. The certificate needs to be received by the investor by 31 December of the fourth year following the year in which the framework agreement is signed.

In addition, the final exemption is only granted to the extent that the tax value of the certificate corresponds to the value that was included in the agreement and to the extent that the limits and maximum amounts per tax period are respected. If the tax-shelter exemption is claimed incorrectly, corporate income tax on the difference becomes due, increased with late payment interest.

For the period between the first payment after the conclusion of the framework agreement and the receipt of the tax-shelter certificate, interest can be granted. This period is legally limited to 18 months, and the maximum interest rate that is allowed is fixed at the 12-month Euribor (increased by 450 basis points).

Tax incentive for stage art performances. The tax incentive for audiovisual investments also applies to "European stage art performances" (productions recognized as such by the competent authorities of the French-, Flemish- or German-speaking communities).

To qualify, the production expenses must be incurred within a maximum time limit of 24 months since the date of the signing of the framework agreement and no later than one month after the premiere of the stage art performance. Expenses incurred before the signing of the framework agreement are not considered eligible production expenses (in contrast to the audiovisual productions' time frame of six months).

In addition, as is the case for audiovisual productions, limitations apply with respect to the maximum amount that can be financed through tax-shelter funding. This amount is calculated based upon the eligible direct and indirect expenses incurred in Belgium and/or the EEA.

From the investor's side, the same limitations apply with respect to the maximum amount of the exemption in a given tax year (an absolute maximum of EUR850,000 per year [2020 tax year] or EUR1 million [2021 tax year] and limited to 50% of the increase in taxable income). In this respect, investments in audiovisual productions and stage art performances should be counted together and offset against these limitations.

The entity that is using the tax-shelter funding is subject to corporate income tax. This is particularly important for entities (such as nonprofit organizations) that are in principle only subject to a so-called legal entity tax. These entities are subject to corporate income tax in the tax year in which the first framework agreement is concluded and in the three following tax years.

Tax incentive for video games. New legislation extended the tax shelter regime for the audiovisual sector and the performing arts to the gaming industry. However, the new legislation will only come into effect if the European Commission confirms that it does not qualify as state aid and if cooperation agreements with the French, Flemish and German communities have been concluded.

Tax incentives for startups. Tax incentives for startups are described below.

Tax shelter regime for equity investments in startups. The tax shelter for equity investments in startups is designed to encourage individuals to invest in new shares of startups on incorporation or within four years after incorporation, as well as in shares in qualifying regulated starter funds. For investments in startups that qualify as small companies and for investments in starter funds, the personal income tax reduction amounts to 30% of a maximum investment of EUR100,000 per tax period. The rate is 45% for investments in startups that qualify as "micro-undertakings," as defined in EU accounting directive 2013/34. The total amount of qualifying investments may not exceed EUR250,000 per startup. The incentive applies only to cash investments that represent a maximum of 30% of the capital of the startup. The shares must be held for at least four years. Individuals who at the moment of the investment are part of the company's management are excluded.

As of the 2019 tax year (financial years starting on or after 1 January 2018), a deduction is introduced for investments in growth companies ("scale ups"), following almost the same rules (equity increase, contribution in cash, issuance of new shares, holding period of four years and certain other rules). The personal income tax reduction amounts to 25% and the total amount of qualifying investments may not exceed EUR500,000 per growth company.

Tax exemption for loans to startups through crowdfunding. Individuals benefit from a tax exemption for interest on loans through a regulated crowdfunding platform for a maximum amount of loans per taxpayer per year of EUR15,000. The loan must have a maturity of at least four years. The exemption applies to loans to companies as well as to individuals who meet the criteria for small companies and who are registered for maximum of 48 months at the Crossroads Bank for Enterprises. The tax exemption does not apply to refinancing loans.

Partial payroll tax exemption for startups. Belgian law provides for a partial payroll tax exemption to decrease the wage costs for startups. The incentive applies to companies and to individual employers who are registered for a maximum of 48 months at the Crossroads Bank for Enterprises, starting from the first day of the month following the registration. If the startup meets the criteria for small companies, the exemption rate is 10%. The exemption rate is 20% for "micro-undertakings," as defined in EU accounting directive 2013/34.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived from the disposal of tangible and intangible assets are taxed at the ordinary rate. Tax deferral is possible if certain conditions are met.

Capital gains on shares are exempt if all of the following conditions are met:

- The subject-to-tax (STT) requirement for the application of the dividend-received deduction (DRD) is met (see *Dividends*).
- The minimum holding requirement (uninterrupted period or at least one year) of the DRD is met (see *Dividends*).
- The minimum shareholding requirement of at least 10% or EUR2,500,000 is met.

For the 2020 tax year (2019 income year), a separate rate of 25.5% or 20.4% for SMEs (including 2% surtax) applies if only the minimum holding requirement is not met. If the STT and/or minimum shareholding requirements are not met, the ordinary tax rate of 29.58% or 20.4% for SMEs (including 2% crisis surtax) applies.

The further reduction of the ordinary tax rate and the abolition of the crisis surtax as of 2021 tax year (2020 income year) simplifies the regime of capital gains on shares. If there is at least one condition not met, the ordinary tax rate of 25% (20% for SMEs) applies.

A reduced rate of 15% applies to capital gains on shares in companies holding real estate (unless the general anti-avoidance rule applies). Any capital losses on these shares are generally not tax deductible, except to the extent of the loss of fiscally paid-up capital in a liquidation.

Capital gains realized on an exchange of shares in a tax-neutral restructuring are exempt from tax under certain conditions.

Administration. A tax year refers to the year following the financial year if the financial year ends on 31 December. If the financial year ends before 31 December, the tax year refers to the year in which the financial year closes. Consequently, the 2020 tax year relates to a financial year ending between and including 31 December 2019 and 30 December 2020.

To avoid a surcharge, tax must be paid in advance in quarterly installments. As of the 2019 tax year (taxable periods starting on or after 1 January 2018), a surcharge of 6.75% applies. For a calendar-year taxpayer, the quarterly installments are generally due on 10 April, 10 July, 10 October and 20 December.

The balance of tax payable is due within two months after receipt of the notice of assessment.

Reporting obligation for payments to tax havens. Both resident and nonresident companies are required to report all direct or indirect payments (regardless whether these payments are expenses) in excess of EUR100,000 made to beneficiaries with an address or financial account in "tax havens" or low-tax jurisdictions that do not "effectively or substantially" meet the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) standard on transparency and exchange of information (so-called "non-compliant jurisdictions").

For the purpose of this obligation, "tax havens" are defined as non-EEA countries that meet any of the following conditions:

- They have a nominal corporate tax rate below 10%.
- They do not levy corporate income tax on domestic income or on foreign income (offshore tax regimes).
- They have an effective corporate tax rate on foreign income of less than 15%.

Payments to non-compliant jurisdictions must be reported if they were made during the period in which the jurisdiction was non-compliant. The rules apply to payments to the following:

- Branches located in a tax haven, but with a head office in a listed state
- Permanent establishments located in such jurisdictions
- Bank accounts managed by or held with individuals or permanent establishments located in such jurisdictions
- Accounts managed by or held with credit institutions or their permanent establishments located in such jurisdictions

A specific reporting obligation for financial institutions requires financial institutions to automatically and periodically notify their operations with and payments to tax havens.

The payments must be reported on a special form, which must be annexed to the annual corporate income tax return. These payments are tax deductible only if they relate to real and genuine transactions and if they are made to persons that are not artificial constructions.

Extended investigatory and assessment periods up to 10 years apply in cases in which use was made of legal structures in tax havens, aimed at hiding the origin or the existence of capital.

Reporting obligation for remuneration paid or attributed by foreign entities. Belgium has introduced additional reporting and withholding tax requirements for all Belgian employers with respect to remuneration paid or attributed by a foreign parent company or affiliate (mostly share-based incentive programs).

Advance rulings. An advance decision in tax matters (tax ruling) is a unilateral written decision by the Belgian tax authorities at the request of a (potential) taxpayer about the application of the tax law in a specific situation that has not yet occurred, as described by the taxpayer. The purpose of such a ruling is to provide up-front certainty to the taxpayer.

The tax authorities must respond to a ruling request within a threemonth period, which may be extended by mutual agreement. A ruling may be valid for a period of five years, except innovation deduction rulings for software that are only valid for three years. However, advance rulings are not issued in certain circumstances such as the following:

- Transactions that have already been implemented or that are in a tax litigation phase
- Transactions that lack economic substance in Belgium
- Transactions, essential parts of which involve tax havens that do not cooperate with the OECD

Ruling requests filed with the Belgian tax authorities that relate to multinational investments and transactions must disclose other ruling requests filed in EU or treaty countries regarding the same matters.

In principle, the advance rulings are published.

Dividends. A 100% DRD applies to dividends received by a qualifying Belgian company or Belgian branch. To qualify for the DRD, dividends must meet all of the following requirements:

- The recipient company (shareholder) must own a minimum participation of 10% of the share capital or a participation with an acquisition value of at least EUR2,500,000.
- The shares must be held by the shareholder (in full ownership) for an uninterrupted period of at least one year.
- The company distributing the dividends must be a normally taxed company.

In the case of insufficient profits, the excess DRD can be carried forward indefinitely to the extent that it relates to qualifying dividends. However, a general limitation on certain tax deductions, including the carried forward excess DRD applies (see *Limitation on certain tax deductions* in Section C). In addition, limitations may apply in cases of restructurings and changes of control.

The standard withholding tax rate for dividends is 30%, but exemptions and reduced withholding tax rates are applicable under Belgian law or tax treaties.

As a consequence of the implementation of the European Union (EU) Parent-Subsidiary Directive, no withholding tax is due on dividends distributed to a Belgian company or a company, resident of another EU member state or a country with which Belgium has concluded a tax treaty containing an exchange-of-information clause, that owns at least 10% of the shares for an uninterrupted period of one year.

A 30% withholding tax is also imposed in the event of the liquidation of a company.

However, small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) may allocate all or a part of their taxed profits to a liquidation reserve, booked to a separate account, at a tax charge of 10%. If the liquidation reserve is maintained until the liquidation of the company, no additional tax is levied on these funds. The distribution of the funds to the shareholders before the liquidation of the company is subject to an additional but favorable withholding tax rate of 5% (distribution of a dividend after five years following the last day of the tax period in which the reserve is formed), 17% or 20% (distribution within five years).

Capital reductions, as well as qualifying reimbursements of share premiums and profit certificates, are pro rata allocated to the paid-in capital and to the reserves. The portion allocated to the reserves is considered a dividend for tax purposes that is in principle subject to withholding tax. That portion is first allocated to the taxed reserves (whether or not incorporated in capital; no withholding tax is imposed) and then to the tax-exempt reserves (if any) incorporated in capital. Therefore, to the extent taxed reserves are available, the tax-exempt reserves (if any) are not affected. Non-distributable reserves and other (non-incorporated) tax-exempt reserves (for example, provisions) fall out of scope of this new pro rata rule.

Foreign tax relief. Income derived from a permanent establishment abroad may be exempt under the provisions of a tax treaty. A Belgian company that receives foreign-source interest income and royalties subject to a foreign withholding tax can claim a foreign tax credit in Belgium if certain conditions are satisfied. The maximum foreign tax credit that may be claimed equals ¹⁵/₈₅ of the net income at the border.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on income reported in the annual financial statements and includes all gains, profits, costs, dividends, interest, royalties and other types of income.

Certain business expenses are not deductible for tax purposes, such as certain car expenses, 31% of restaurant expenses and 50% of entertainment expenses.

Limitation on certain tax deductions. The use of certain deductions is limited to EUR1 million plus 70% of the taxable income in excess of EUR1 million. Therefore, 30% of the tax base in excess of EUR1 million cannot be offset and is a minimum tax base. The limitation applies to the following:

- Carried forward tax losses
- · Carried forward DRD
- · Carried forward innovation income deduction
- Carried forward NID (calculated before the 2019 tax year) (see Notional interest deduction in Section B)
- Incremental NID (calculated as of the 2019 tax year)

However, other deductions can be applied without the limitation, including the following:

- Nontaxable items (for example, gifts and exemptions in accordance with double tax treaties)
- · Current year DRD
- Patent income deduction
- · Current year innovation deduction
- Current year and carried forward investment deduction
- Group contributions in the context of the new tax consolidation regime (as of the 2020 tax year [financial years starting on or after 1 January 2019])

The limitation does not apply to startup companies for the first four tax years.

Inventories. Stock values may not exceed the lower of cost or market value; cost is defined as the purchase price of raw materials plus direct and indirect production costs. However, the inclusion of indirect production costs is optional. Accepted valuation methods are first-in, first-out (FIFO); last-in, first-out (LIFO); and weighted average. Valuation of stocks at replacement cost is not allowed.

Provisions. Provisions for liabilities and charges are exempt from tax if they relate to contractual, legal or regulatory obligations existing at the end of the financial year. This rule applies only for provisions and additions as of 2018 and for additions as of 2018 to provisions recorded before 2018.

Depreciation. In principle, depreciation rates are determined based on the anticipated useful economic life of the assets. The following straight-line rates are generally accepted.

Asset	Rate (%)
Office buildings	3
Industrial buildings	5
Chemical plants	8 to 12.5
Machinery and equipment (including	
information technology)	10 to 20
Office furniture and equipment	10 to 15
Rolling stock (motor vehicles)	20 to 33
Small tools	33 to 100

The accelerated depreciation method (for some assets, a higher depreciation rate could be applied during the first years of the investment with a maximum of 40% of the acquisition value) is no longer allowed for assets acquired or established from 1 January 2020.

Audiovisual investments must be amortized using the straight-line or declining-balance method, with no minimum amortization period. Research and development (R&D) investments must be amortized for tax purposes using the straight-line method over a period of at least three years. All other intangible assets must be amortized for tax purposes using the straight-line method over a period of at least five years.

Investment deduction. A 13.5% investment deduction is available for specific investments and under certain conditions (for example, investments in environmentally friendly R&D, energy savings and related patents) and a 3% investment deduction is available for reusable packaging. A company can opt for a spread investment deduction of 20.5% (2020 tax year) and can accordingly deduct each year 20.5% of the annual amortization. For SMEs, an increased investment deduction of 20% was applicable for investments made between 1 January 2018 and 31 December 2019; for investments from 1 January 2020, the investment deduction is 8%. These companies are also entitled to an investment deduction of 13.5% with respect to investments in fixed digital assets, such as payment systems and cybersecurity systems and a 20.5% investment deduction for security-related investments.

If the company has insufficient taxable income, the investment deduction may be carried forward.

For investments in R&D, a company can irrevocably opt for a tax credit instead of a deduction at the same rate as the investment deduction. As opposed to the investment deduction, this tax credit is effectively paid out if a company has insufficient taxable income for five consecutive tax years.

Tax incentives exist for investment in Belgian audiovisual works (see Section B) and for the shipping industry (tonnage tax).

Innovation deduction. The OECD required Belgium to abolish the patent income deduction (PID) and replace it with a Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS)-compliant regime. Under the PID regime, Belgian companies or permanent establishments of nonresident companies were allowed to deduct 80% of the income derived from royalties and intellectual property.

The innovation deduction introduced by the law of 2 February 2017 applies retroactively as of 1 July 2016. Under a grandfathering clause in the law, for patent income earned up to 30 June 2021 with respect to self-developed patents requested before 1 July 2016 and approved patents and licenses acquired before 1 July 2016, the PID regime is still applicable until 30 June 2021.

Under the new regime, the taxpayer should be owner, co-owner, licensee, usufruct or (economic) rights holder of intellectual property (IP) rights. The regime (under conditions) applies to, among others, patents, medicinal products, software and plant-variety rights. The IP should not be recorded as an asset on the balance sheet in order to qualify for the innovation deduction, unless the taxpayer will apply the innovation deduction to capital gains.

The innovation deduction provides for a deduction of 85% of the net income from IP, which results in an effective tax rate of 4.4% (2018 and 2019) and 3.8% (from 2020) on the net income.

The income derived from the qualifying IP should be included in the Belgian tax base and should be at arm's length. The following is the equation for calculating the innovation deduction:

Innovation deduction = Net IP income x nexus ratio x 85%

In the above equation, "net IP income" means the income after deduction of overall expenditures incurred for the development or acquisition of the IP right to the extent included in expenses. In addition, a recapture of prior year expenses (incurred after 30 June 2016) up to seven years is possible.

The following is the "nexus ratio":

Qualifying expenditures x 130% Overall expenditures

"Qualifying expenditures" relate to R&D expenditures incurred by the taxpayer, including outsourcing to unrelated parties and excluding expenditures for the acquisition of IP or outsourcing to related parties.

The following are other significant features of the innovation deduction:

- Carryforward of unused innovation deductions to subsequent tax periods (however, see *Limitation on certain tax deductions*)
- Tax neutrality in the context of reorganizations

- Possible combination with other R&D incentives
- No R&D center requirement
- No limitations in time or amounts

When applying the innovation deduction, a taxpayer should keep specific information and documentation available for the tax authorities, such as the following:

- Determination of the gross innovation income (for example, transfer-pricing methods)
- Determination of the costs that must be deducted from the gross innovation income
- · Methodology used to calculate the nexus ratio

A set of analytical accounts should be the basis for certain information.

Taxpayers may request tax rulings to obtain legal certainty regarding the conditions and the calculation of the innovation deduction (see *Advance rulings* in Section B).

Relief for losses. In general, companies may carry forward tax losses without limitations. However, a general limitation on certain deductions, including carried forward tax losses, applies (see *Limitation on certain tax deductions*) and certain limitations may apply in cases of restructurings and changes of control.

Tax losses cannot be carried back.

As of the 2020 tax year (financial years starting on or after 1 January 2019), it is also possible to offset losses suffered by a group company for tax purposes with profits from another group company (see *Groups of companies*). Belgian legislation provides for a limitation of losses incurred by foreign permanent establishments (as of the 2021 tax year [financial years starting on or after 1 January 2020]). Tax losses incurred by a foreign permanent establishment of a Belgian company of which the income is treaty exempt in Belgium is no longer tax deductible from the tax base of the Belgian company. The losses remain deductible only if these cannot be used to offset the profits of the Belgian branch abroad and are considered as definitive losses incurred in a branch located in the EEA.

Groups of companies. As of the 2020 tax year (financial years starting on or after 1 January 2019), new rules of group taxation are applicable. Under this new regime, a group company that is in a taxpaying position can make a tax-deductible group contribution to another group company that is in a loss position. This group contribution is taxable in the hands of the receiving group company and may be offset with the current year tax loss. The receiving group company is remunerated for the use of its tax loss by the contributing company for the amount of the tax saving realized by the latter.

Group contributions are available for Belgian resident group companies and Belgian establishments of EEA group companies. They may be made between parents and subsidiaries with direct 90% participation and between sister companies with a direct joint 90% parent resident in Belgium or in the EEA. The minimum participation must have been maintained for an uninterrupted

period of at least five years as of 1 January of the fourth calendar year before the tax year. As a result, newly established group companies must wait five years before group contributions are possible.

A group contribution agreement (template agreement provided by the Belgian tax authorities) should be concluded by the contributing and receiving company. The agreement is a mandatory attachment to the corporate income tax return.

Specific rules apply if, during the five-year period, one of the parties to a group contribution agreement was involved in, or incorporated pursuant to, a restructuring (regardless of whether it was tax-neutral).

Group contributions are not possible by or with an entity that benefits from a special tax regime (for example, tonnage tax regime).

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, standard rate	21
Social security contributions, on gross salary	
Employer (approximately)	35
Employee	13.07
Real estate tax; rate depends on location	
(allowed as a deductible expense for	
corporate income tax purposes)	Various
Environmental tax; rate depends on the	
location and the activity or product; tax	
is not deductible for corporate income	
tax purposes	Various
Registration duties, on contributions to	
companies	0
Registration duties on the transfer of	
immovable property	6/12.5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Payments and transfers do not require prior authorization. However, for statistical purposes, financial institutions are required to report all transactions with foreign countries to the National Bank of Belgium. Resident individual enterprises are also subject to this reporting obligation if they conclude the transactions through nonresident institutions or directly.

Transfer pricing. The Belgian Income Tax Code (ITC) contains anti-avoidance provisions that relate to specific aspects of transfer pricing. "Abnormal and gratuitous advantages" granted by a Belgian enterprise are added to the tax base of the Belgian enterprise, unless the advantages are directly or indirectly part of the taxable income of the recipient in Belgium. The ITC also contains anti-avoidance provisions concerning royalties, interest on loans and other items, as well as a provision on the transfer of certain types of assets abroad. Under these provisions, the taxpayer must demonstrate the bona fide nature of the transaction.

Multinationals must fulfill documentation requirements (Master File, Local File and Country-by-Country Reporting) for financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2016.

A new transfer-pricing circular letter provides the Belgian interpretation of the OECD Guidelines, without the intention to deviate from it.

Interest limitation rule. As part of the Belgian corporate tax reform, Belgium implemented the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive (ATAD), which resulted in the introduction of a new interest limitation rule into Belgian legislation, applicable from the 2020 tax year (financial years starting on or after 1 January 2019).

Under the new interest limitation rule, the tax deductibility of net interest charges ("exceeding borrowing cost") is limited to the higher of the following:

- 30% of the taxable earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) of the Belgian company or permanent establishment.
- Minimum threshold of EUR3 million. The EUR3 million threshold is the total amount for all Belgian group companies and permanent establishments and should be divided proportionally between all the Belgian group companies and permanent establishments. Multiple alternatives to proportionally allocate this amount are available.

The net interest charges are equal to the positive difference between interest expenses (interest and economically equivalent expenses) and interest income (interest and economically equivalent income). Economically equivalent income and expenses are, for example, foreign-exchange differences related to interest payments in the framework of a loan agreement, guarantee provisions and discounts on interest-free or abnormally low-interest loans.

Calculating the taxable EBITDA requires the application of a specific and very technical methodology, particularly if the group has more than one Belgian company or permanent establishment.

Positive taxable EBITDA should be compensated with negative taxable EBITDA within the Belgian group, which may significantly reduce the overall deduction capacity. However, companies are allowed to opt out of the burdensome calculation of the taxable EBITDA if the exceeding borrowing cost is below EUR3 million.

Excess deduction capacity can be shared by a Belgian company or permanent establishment with another Belgian company or permanent establishment of the group. The shared amount is added to the threshold of one company and deducted from the threshold of the other company. This transfer requires the conclusion of a compulsory yearly agreement (template provided by the Belgian tax authorities), to be attached to the corporate income tax return.

The net interest charges, to the extent that they are disallowed under the 30% EBITDA rule (resulting from a lack of sufficient deduction capacity), can be carried forward to future tax periods.

The new interest limitation rule does not apply to interest on loans concluded for the purpose of long-term public infrastructure projects and to interest related to grandfathered loans (loans concluded before 17 June 2016 that have not fundamentally changed since that date). These grandfathered loans remain subject to the old 5:1 thin-capitalization rules (if applicable). The tax authorities have clarified the notion "fundamentally modified" and identified a number of fundamental modifications and nonfundamental modifications (non-exhaustive).

Controlled foreign companies. Part of the Belgian corporate tax reform and the implementation of the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive (ATAD) was the introduction in Belgium of controlled foreign company (CFC) legislation (applicable from the 2020 tax year [financial years starting on or after 1 January 2019]). This new legislation targets artificial constructions that are set up with the essential purpose of obtaining a tax advantage (that is, when profit is shifted from a controlling Belgian entity for the benefit of the CFC).

Under the new legislation, the non-distributed profits should be realized by the CFC in the context of a non-genuine (series of) arrangement(s), set up with the essential purpose of obtaining a tax advantage (determination on a transfer-pricing basis [transactional approach]); that is, there is a mismatch between the ownership of certain assets and risks undertaken by the CFC on the one hand and the exercise of significant people functions relating to these assets and risks by the controlling Belgian entity on the other hand.

To the extent that they arise from a non-genuine arrangement, these non-distributed profits are added to the tax base of the Belgian parent, but only if both of the following conditions are met:

- Control condition: For foreign subsidiaries, the Belgian company should directly or indirectly hold the majority of the voting rights, should own a participation of at least 50% of the capital or should be entitled to receive at least 50% of the profits. Permanent establishments of the Belgian company are also in scope.
- Low taxation condition: The foreign subsidiary or permanent establishment should be located in a jurisdiction where it is not subject to income tax or where it is subject to income tax that is less than one-half of the Belgian corporate income tax or supplementary Belgian corporate income tax that would have been due if the foreign subsidiary or permanent establishment would have been located in Belgium ("as if" provision), provided that the income tax calculated under Belgian rules for the CFC is not less than 12.5% (at a rate of 25%).

A special reporting obligation should be fulfilled if all or part of the CFC profits are taxed in Belgium in a given year with the application of the CFC rules. The name, legal form, address and identification number of the CFC of which the profits are entirely or partially taxed in the hands of the controlling Belgian entity should be reported in the yearly corporate income tax declaration. No reporting obligation applies if there is a CFC but no CFC profit is taxed in Belgium.

Hybrid mismatches. From the 2020 tax year (financial years starting on or after 1 January 2019), a complex set of domestic rules enters into force to target so-called hybrid mismatches (transposition of the EU ATAD I and II).

The anti-hybrid rules distinguish between hybrid entities, hybrid transfers, reverse hybrids, hybrid PEs and dual residents, targeting so-called double deduction and deduction non-inclusion outcomes.

As a result of Belgium's proactive approach, it will be key to timely identify hybrid situations involving Belgium (or other early-moving jurisdictions) and take appropriate action when necessary. New legislation that will contain some substantial amendments of the existing definitions and rules is expected.

Exit taxation. In addition to a step-up to market value on inbound relocations of assets, migrations and restructurings, the exit tax regime is broadened as of the 2020 tax year (financial years starting on or after 1 January 2019) in order to capture the transfer of assets from a Belgian head office to a foreign permanent establishment as a taxable event.

Broadened Belgian permanent establishment definition. In the context of the corporate tax reform and in order to tackle the artificial avoidance of permanent establishment status through commissionaire arrangements and similar strategies, a more economic approach is implemented for the recognition of permanent establishments for domestic purposes (applicable as of 2020), further aligning the Belgian permanent establishment definition with BEPS Action 7. In particular, the rules on independent agents target a broader range of situations. For example, a Belgian permanent establishment exists if an independent agent acts on behalf of foreign company, even if there is no authority to conclude contracts on behalf of that company. Because these new rules may result in a higher risk of having a permanent establishment in Belgium, foreign companies should review potential permanent establishment situations and re-evaluate past assessments. They should also consider the impact of the Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent BEPS in this respect (Multilateral Instrument, or MLI; see Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent BEPS).

Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent BEPS. On 26 June 2019, Belgium deposited its instrument of ratification with the OECD for the MLI, together with its definitive MLI positions and a list of 99 tax treaties that Belgium entered into with other jurisdictions and that it wishes to designate as Covered Tax Agreements.

The MLI entered into force for Belgium 1 October 2019 and is effective with respect to taxes withheld at source from 1 January 2020 and with respect to all other taxes levied as of tax periods beginning on or after 1 April 2020.

Mandatory disclosure regime. Belgium transposed EU Directive (2018/822) (DAC 6), and the new Belgian Mandatory Disclosure Rules (MDR) legislation is broadly aligned to the requirements of the directive. However, Belgium recently announced that it

will apply an administrative tolerance and grant a six-month deferral of the reporting deadline. Reporting will start from 1 January 2021 (instead of 1 July 2020) and exchanges between jurisdictions will start from 30 April 2021 (instead of 31 October 2020). However, reports will retroactively cover arrangements for which the first step is implemented between 25 June 2018 and 1 January 2021 (instead of 1 July 2020).

Tax dispute resolution mechanism. EU Directive 2017/1852 on tax dispute resolution mechanisms in the EU is implemented in Belgian law. More specifically, in addition to the current procedures relating to transfer-pricing disputes and the allocation of profits to permanent establishments, an entirely new procedure is introduced for the settlement of disputes between member states arising from interpretational differences regarding double tax treaties, whereby these differences result in double taxation. The new rules apply to every complaint filed as of 1 July 2019 with respect to income or capital obtained in tax periods starting on or after 1 January 2018.

"Carryback" of current-year losses. This new legislation, introduced as a COVID-19 fiscal stimuli, allows companies to deduct the estimated tax loss they expect to realize in the current financial year (the COVID-19 Year) from the taxable profit of the tax year preceding the COVID-19 Year (the Deduction Year). This reduces the taxable basis and tax due in the Deduction Year and effectively achieves a carryback. However, it is not a carryback of a final determined tax loss but of an estimate. If the loss is overestimated, a special tax will apply. It is limited to the profits of the previous year with a maximum of EUR20 million. The new measure does not apply if any reduction of equity was made as from 12 March 2020 (for example, capital reduction, dividend or buyback of shares).

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates in the table below reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law on outbound dividends. Belgium provides an exemption from dividend withholding tax for companies located in jurisdictions with which Belgium has entered into a tax treaty. The exemption is subject to the same conditions as those contained in the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive. However, the treaty must contain an exchange-of-information clause. As a result, certain jurisdictions are excluded.

In reaction to the OECD's position regarding the application of Article 26 (exchange of information) of the model convention in treaties entered into by Belgium, Belgium began renegotiating all treaties in 2009. This has resulted in more than 40 new treaties (the vast majority of which have not yet become effective). It is expected that most of these treaties will enter into effect in the upcoming years. In some cases, the negotiations are limited to the exchange of information only. For certain treaties, other articles are also included in the negotiations.

With respect to taxes withheld at source, from 1 January 2020, the applicability of the Principle Purpose Test (PPT) as embedded in the MLI (see *Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent BEPS* in Section E) to

individual treaties must be reviewed. In addition, Belgium has elected the optional inclusion of a discretionary relief provision of Section 4 of Article 7 of the MLI when treaty benefits are denied under the PPT.

Dividends				
	General rate %	Rate for qualifying companies %		Royalties %
Albania	15	5	5	5
Algeria	15	15	0/15 (c)	5/15 (d)
Argentina	15 (e)	10 (e)		3/5/10/15(e)(f)
Armenia	15 (c)	5 (g)	0/12 (c)(c) 0/10 (c)	8
Australia	15	15 (g)	10	10
Austria	15 (b)	15	0/15 (n)	0/10 (h)
Azerbaijan	15 (0)	5/10 (i)	0/13 (ll) 0/10 (j)	5/10 (h)
Bahrain	10	0 (p)	0/10 (j) 0/5 (n)	0
Bangladesh	15	15 (p)	15	10
Belarus	15	5	10	5
Bosnia and	13	3	10	3
	15 (b)	10	15	10
Herzegovina Brazil	15 (0)		10/15 (c)	10/15/20 (m)
		10 (g) 10		5
Bulgaria Canada	10 (b) 15		0/10 (c)(n)	
Chile	15	5 (g)	10	0/10 (o) 2/5/10 (s)
China Mainland	10	0 (p) 5	4/5/10/15 (q)(r)	
		3	10	7
Congo (Democrat		5 (a)	0/10 (a)(a)	10 (a)
Republic of)	10 (e)	5 (e)	0/10 (c)(e)	10 (e)
Côte d'Ivoire	15	15	16 0/10 (a)(n)	10 0
Croatia	15 15 (b)	5 (g)	0/10 (c)(n)	0
Cyprus	15 (b)	10	0/10 (n)	
Czech Republic Denmark	15 (b)	5 0	0/10 (c)(n)	
	15 (b) 15		10	0 10
Ecuador		5/15 (u)	0/10 (c)	
Egypt	20	15	15	15/25 (v)
Estonia Finland	15 (b)	5 5	10	0/5/10 (w)
Finland	15 (b)		0/10 (n)(x)	
France	15 (b) 15	10 (g)	15 0/15 (w)	0 10
Gabon	15	15	0/15 (x)	
Georgia		5	0/10 (c)	5/10 (y)
Germany	15 (b) 15	15	0/15 (z)	0
Ghana		5 (g)	0/10 (c)	10
Greece	15 (b) 15	5	5/10 (z)	5 5
Hong Kong SAR		0/5 (aa) 10	0/10 (c)(n)	
Hungary	10 (b)		0/15 (n)(x)	0
Iceland India	15 15	5 (g)	0/10 (c)(n)	
Indonesia	15	15 10	10/15 (c) 10	10/20 (bb)
		10		10
Ireland	15 (b)	15	0/15 (c)(n)	0/10 (4)
Israel	15 (5)	15	15	0/10 (d)
Italy	15 (b)	15	0/10 (nn)	5
Japan (cc)	10	0 (ss)	0/10 (pp)	10 (2)
Kazakhstan	15	5 (g)	10	10 (e)
Korea (South)	15	15	10	10
Kosovo (l)	15	10	15	10
Kuwait	10	0 (dd)	0	10

Dividends				
	General rate	Rate for qualifying companies (a)	Interest %	Royalties
Kyrgyzstan (ee)	15	15	0/15 (c)(n)	0
Latvia	15 (b)	5	10	0/5/10 (ff)
Lithuania	15 (b)	5	10	0/5/10 (gg)
Luxembourg	15 (b)	10 (hh)	0/15(z)	0
Malaysia	15	15	10 (jj)	10 (kk)
Malta	15 (b)	15	10	0/10 (k)
Mauritius	10	5 (g)	0/10 (c)(n)	0
Mexico	10	0 (11)	0/5/10 (z)	10
Moldova (ee)	15	15	0/15 (c)(n)	0
Mongolia	15	5 (g)	0/10 (c)(n)	5
Montenegro (1)	15	10	15	10
Morocco	10	6.5	10	10
Netherlands	15 (b)	0/5 (mm)	0/10(z)	0
New Zealand	15	15	10	10
Nigeria	15	12.5 (g)	12.5	12.5
North Macedonia	15	0/5 (ii)	10	10
Norway	15	5 (nn)	0/10 (z)	0
Pakistan	15	15	15	0/15/20 (qq)
Philippines	15	10 (g)	0/10 (rr)	15
Poland	10 (b)	0 (tt) 15	0/5 (uu)	5 10
Portugal	15 (b) 15 (b)	5	0/15 (c) 10	5
Romania Russian Federation		10		0
Rwanda	15	0 (vv)	0/10 (c) 0/10 (ww)	10
San Marino	15	0/5 (xx)	0/10 (ww) 0/10 (c)	5
Senegal	15	15	15	10
Serbia (l)	15	10	15	10
Seychelles	15	0/5 (yy)	0/5/10 (z)	5
Singapore	15	5 (g)	5	5 (zz)
Slovak Republic	15 (b)	5	0/10 (c)(x)	5
Slovenia	15 (b)	5	0/10 (z)	5
South Africa	15	5	0/10 (c)(n)	0
Spain	15 (b)	0	0/10 (x)	5
Sri Lanka	15	15	10	10
Sweden	15 (b)	5	0/10 (c)(n)	0
Switzerland	15	0 (aaa)	0/10 (bbb)	0
Taiwan	10	10	0/10(z)	10
Tajikistan (ee)	15	15	0/15 (c)(n)	0
Thailand	20	15	10/25 (ccc)	5/15 (d)
Tunisia	15	5 (g)	5/10(c)	11
Turkey	5/20 (ddd)	5 (ddd)	15	10
Turkmenistan (ee)	15	15	0/15 (c)(n)	0
Ukraine	15	5 (eee)	2/10 (c)	0/10 (fff)
United Arab	10	0/5 (0/5 (0/5 (
Emirates	10	0/5 (ggg)	0/5 (ggg)	0/5 (ggg)
United Kingdom	10/15 (b)(hhh)			0
United States	15 15 (a)	0/5 (kkk)	0/15 (lll)	0 nm) 10 (a)
Uruguay	15 (e)	5 (e)(g)	0/10 (e)(mr	
Uzbekistan Venezuela	15 15	5 (g) 5	0/10 (c)	5 5
Vietnam	15	5/10 (nnn)	0/10 (c)(n) 10	5/10/15 (oo)
Non-treaty	1.3	J/10 (IIIII)	10	5/10/15 (00)
jurisdictions	30	30	30	30
Juniouncuons	50	50	50	50

- (a) Reduced rates apply to outbound dividends if the recipient holds directly or indirectly the level of participation indicated in the treaty. The level of participation is generally 25% of the capital or voting power, unless stated otherwise in a footnote.
- (b) As a consequence of the implementation of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive, no withholding tax is due on dividends distributed to a Belgian company or a company, resident of another EU member state or a country with which Belgium has concluded a tax treaty containing an exchange-ofinformation clause, that owns at least 10% of the shares for an uninterrupted period of one year.
- (c) The lower rate applies conditionally to interest paid on commercial debt claims and to banks.
- (d) The lower rate applies to copyright royalties (excluding royalties with respect to copyrights on films and certain other items).
- (e) A most-favored-nation clause may be applicable.
- (f) The rates are 3% for news items, 5% on copyrights (excluding copyrights on films and certain other items) and 10% on computer software, patents, trademarks, equipment leasing and know-how.
- (g) The minimum holding requirement is 10%.
- (h) The 10% rate applies if the Austrian company owns more than 50% of the capital in the Belgian company.
- (i) The rate is 5% if either of the following circumstances exist:
 - The Azerbaijani company owns at least 30% of the capital in the Belgian company and has invested at least USD500,000 in that company.
 - The Azerbaijani company has invested at least USD10 million in the Belgian company.
 - The rate is 10% if the Azerbaijani company owns at least 10% of the capital in the Belgian company and has invested at least USD75,000 in that company.
- (j) The 0% rate applies to interest on commercial debt claims.
- (k) The 0% rate applies to copyright royalties with respect to films and certain other items.
- (1) The tax treaty between Belgium and the former Yugoslavia is applicable.
- (m) The 10% rate applies to copyright royalties with respect to films and certain other items. The 20% rate applies to royalties with respect to trademarks and commercial names. The 15% rate applies to other royalties.
- (n) The lower rate applies conditionally to interest on bank deposits.
- (o) The lower rate applies to royalties with respect to copyrights (excluding copyrights on films and certain other items), computer software, patents and know-how.
- (p) The minimum holding requirement is 10% for an uninterrupted period of 12 months.
- (q) The 5% rate applies to interest on loans granted by banks and insurance companies, and interest on bonds or securities that are regularly and substantially traded on a regulated securities market.
- (r) The rates under the treaty are in principle 5% and 15%, but by application of the most-favored-nation clause, the applicable rate can differ (tax treaties with Australia and Japan).
- (s) The rates under the treaty are in principle 5% and 10%, but by application of the most-favored-nation clause, the applicable rate can be 2% (Chile-Japan tax treaty).
- (t) The rate under the treaty is 10%, but by application of the most-favorednation clause, the applicable rate can differ (tax treaties between the Czech Republic and the Slovak Republic, and between Austria and Belgium).
- (u) The rate under the treaty is 15%, but by application of the most-favorednation clause, the applicable rate can differ (China-Ecuador tax treaty).
- (v) The 25% rate applies to royalties with respect to trademarks.
- (w) The rates under the treaty are 5% (equipment leasing) and 10%, but by application of the most-favored nation clause, the rates can be reduced to 0% for royalties (as defined).
- (x) The lower rate applies to interest on current accounts and on advance payments between banks.
- (y) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is an enterprise of Georgia.
- (z) Consult the tax treaty for more information.
- (aa) The 0% rate applies if the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR) company has owned directly at least 25% of the capital in the Belgian company continuously for at least 12 months. The 5% rate applies if the Hong Kong SAR company owns directly at least 10% of the capital in the Belgian company.
- (bb) The rate under the treaty is 20%, but by application of the most-favorednation clause, the applicable rate can differ.

- (cc) These are the rates under a new treaty between Belgium and Japan, which is effective from 1 January 2020.
 - It has owned directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power of
 the paying company for at least six months ending on the date on which
 entitlement to the dividends is determined (excluding dividends that are
 deductible in computing the taxable income of the company paying the
 dividends in its resident state).
 - · It is a qualifying pension fund.

The general withholding tax for interest will be 10%. This rate can be conditionally reduced to 0% (for application of the lower rate, consult the tax treaty). A 0% withholding tax rate will apply to royalties.

- (dd) This rate applies to dividends paid to the Kuwaiti government or to a company that is at least 25%-owned by the Kuwaiti government.
- (ee) The tax treaty between Belgium and the former USSR applies.
- (ff) The rates for royalties under the treaty are 5% for equipment leasing and 10% in all other cases. A most-favored-nation clause may be applicable under which the rate is reduced to 0% (Japan-Latvia tax treaty).
- (gg) The rates for royalties under the treaty are 5% for equipment leasing and 10% in all other cases. A most-favored-nation clause may be applicable under which the rate is reduced to 0% (Japan-Lithuania tax treaty).
- (hh) The minimum holding requirement is 25% or a purchase price of at least EUR6,197,338.
- (ii) The 0% rate applies if the Macedonian company has owned directly at least 25% of the capital in the Belgian company continuously for at least 12 months. The 5% rate applies in the case of a 10% shareholding.
- (jj) The domestic rate applies, unless the interest is paid by an enterprise engaged in an industrial undertaking. In that case, the rate may not exceed 10%.
- (kk) The domestic rate applies to artistic copyright royalties (including royalties with respect to films and certain other items). For other royalties, the rate may not exceed 10%.
- (ll) The lower rate applies to dividends paid to the following:
 - A company that holds at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends for an uninterrupted period of at least 12 months
 - · A qualifying pension fund
- (mm) The minimum holding requirement is 25%.
- (nn) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a pension fund, provided that the shares or other rights in respect of which such dividends are paid are held for the purpose of specific activities.
- (00) The 5% rate applies to royalties on patents and industrial and scientific know-how. The 10% rate applies to royalties on trademarks and commercial know-how.
- (pp) The general withholding tax for interest is 10%. This rate can be conditionally reduced to 0% (for application of the lower rate, consult the tax treaty).
- (qq) The rate is 0% royalties on copyrights (excluding royalties with respect to films and certain other items.). The rate is 15% with respect to royalties on know-how.
- (rr) The 0% rate applies to interest on government bonds or on guaranteed or insured loans or credits.
- (ss) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that satisfies either of the following conditions:
 - It has owned directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power of the paying company for at least six months ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined (excluding dividends that are deductible in computing the taxable income of the company paying the dividends in its resident state).
 - · It is a qualifying pension fund.

(uu)

- (tt) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the following:
 - A Polish company that owns directly at least 10% of the capital of the Belgian company for a for an uninterrupted period of at least 24 months
 A qualifying pension fund
 - The 0% rate applies to interest on loans granted by banking enterprises, excluding loans represented by bearer securities, and to interest paid to qualifying pension funds.
- (vv) The 0% rate applies if the Rwanda company has owned directly at least 25% of the capital in the Belgian company continuously for at least 12 months and does not enjoy the benefit of special measures to promote economic development.

- (ww) The lower rate applies if both of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - The Rwanda company holds directly or indirectly at least 35% of the capital in the Belgian company.
 - The amount of the loan(s) granted by the Rwanda company does not exceed the amount of the equity of the Belgian company.
- (xx) The 0% rate applies if the San Marino company has owned directly at least 25% of the capital in the Belgian company continuously for at least 12 months. The 5% rate applies if the San Marino company has owned directly at least 10% but less than 25% of the capital in the Belgian company continuously for at least 12 months.
- (yy) The 0% rate applies if the company receiving the dividends holds shares representing directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends for an uninterrupted period of at least 12 months. The 5% rate applies if the company receiving the dividends holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (zz) In the case of equipment leasing, the 5% rate is levied on 60% of the gross amount of the royalties.
- (aaa) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the following:
 - A Swiss company that owns directly at least 10% of the capital of the Belgian company for an uninterrupted period of at least 12 months
 A pension fund
- (bbb) The 0% rate applies to interest on loans and credits granted by a company and to interest paid to a pension fund.
- (ccc) The 10% rate applies to interest paid to a financial institution.
- (ddd) Under the protocol to the treaty, the rate is 5% dividends paid to Turkish companies provided that the dividends received by a Belgian company from a Turkish company are exempt, which is currently the case (the general participation exemption). Otherwise, the treaty rate is 15% if the Turkish company owns directly at least 10% of the capital of the Belgian company and 20% in other cases.
- (eee) The minimum holding requirement is 20%.
- (fff) The higher rate applies to copyright royalties (including royalties with respect to copyrights on films and certain other items).
- (ggg) The 0% rate applies to payments to financial institutions and public bodies.
- (hhh) The higher rate applies to dividends paid out of income derived directly or indirectly from immovable property by an investment vehicle that distributes most of this income annually and whose income from such immovable property is exempted from tax.
- (iii) The lower rate applies to dividends paid to the following:
 - A company that holds at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends for an uninterrupted period of at least 12 months
 - · A pension scheme (conditionally)
- (jjj) The 0% rate applies to interest paid on loans or credits granted by an enterprise to another enterprise and to interest paid to pension funds.
- (kkk) The 0% rate applies if the United States company owns at least 80% of the voting power in the Belgian company for a 12-month period ending on the date on which the dividends are declared. The 5% rate applies if the United States company owns directly at least 10% of the voting power in the Belgian company.
- (111) The 15% rate applies to interest on profit-sharing bonds.
- (mmm) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to pension funds in the context of administering or monitoring pension schemes.
- (nnn) The 5% rate applies if the Vietnamese company owns directly or indirectly at least 50% of the capital in the Belgian company. The 10% rate applies if the Vietnamese company owns directly or indirectly at least 25%, but less than 50%, of the capital of the in the Belgian company.

GMT-4

0

0

0

0

Bermuda

Hamilton

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

EY	+1 (441) 295-7000
Mail address:	Fax: +1 (441) 295-5193
P.O. Box HM 463 Hamilton HMBX	
Bermuda	
Street address: 3 Bermudiana Road	
Hamilton HM08	
Bermuda	
Principal Tax Contacts	
★ Bill Bailey	+1 (441) 294-5319
	Email: bill.bailey@bm.ey.com
★ Jaison Hinshaw	+1 (441) 294-5350
	Email: jaison.hinshaw@bm.ey.com

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Bermuda does not impose income, withholding or capital gains taxes.

C. Fees and other taxes

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)

Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)

Branch Tax Rate (%)

Withholding Tax (%)

Annual fee. An annual government fee, based on the assessable capital, is imposed on companies. The following is a schedule of the fees for exempted companies (see Section D).

Capital of	f company	
Exceeding	Not exceeding	Annual fee
BMD	BMD	BMD
0	12,000	1,995
12,000	120,000	4,070
120,000	1,200,000	6,275
1,200,000	12,000,000	8,360
12,000,000	100,000,000	10,455
100,000,000	500,000,000	18,670
500,000,000	_	31,120

Certain types of entities are not subject to the annual fee described above. These entities are required to pay the following annual fees.

Entity	Annual fee (BMD)
Overseas (Permit) company whose principal	

business is Finance, insurance or operation of an open-end mutual fund

Entity	Annual fee (BMD)
Any other business	1,995
Exempt company parent of a wholly owned	
exempted company carrying on insurance	
business	1,995
Unit trust management company	2,905
Exempted and overseas partnerships	2,235
Segregated accounts companies	250

Payroll tax. Payroll tax is imposed on all employers on the remuneration paid in their business. Taxable remuneration equals the sum of wages, salaries and benefits paid in cash or in kind to employees for services rendered during the tax period.

For payroll tax compliance purposes, the fiscal year in Bermuda runs from 1 April through 31 March.

The Payroll Tax Amendment Act 2017 took effect on 1 April 2017. It increased the tax cap on gross earnings from BMD750,000 to BMD900,000, effective from 1 April 2017. It also changed the structure of the payroll tax into the following two separate portions:

- · Employer portion
- Employee portion

These two portions must be calculated separately and reported by employers on the quarterly payroll tax returns. The sum of the two portions is the total payroll tax payable.

The employers remain responsible for the payment of both portions. However, they have the option of deducting the employee portion from employee remuneration in full or in part.

The employers are responsible for calculating the full employee portion regardless of whether they deduct it from the employees.

The following are the payroll tax rates for the employer portion, which are based on gross annual remuneration:

- Annual payroll greater than BMD1 million: 10.25%
- Annual payroll from BMD500,001 to BMD1 million: 9%
- Annual payroll from BMD200,000 to BMD500,000: 7%
- Annual payroll less than BMD200,000: 1.75%

Effective from 1 April 2017, the employee portion of payroll tax is a separate amount and must be calculated separately from the employer portion.

Although as noted above, employers have the option to deduct the employee portion of payroll tax from employee remuneration, the responsibility to pay the full amount of tax (employer and employee portions) to the Office of the Tax Commissioner still rests with the employers.

For the period of 1 July 2017 through 31 March 2018, the employee portion is calculated using the following marginal tax rate structure:

- On the first BMD48,000 of annual payroll: 4.75%
- On the next BMD48,000: 5.75%
- On the next BMD139,000: 7.75%
- Thereafter: 8.75%

Effective from 1 April 2018, the employee portion is calculated using the following marginal tax rate structure:

• On the first BMD48,000 of annual payroll: 4%

On the next BMD48,000: 6.5%On the next BMD139,000: 7.75%

• Thereafter: 8.75%

Items exempt from the payroll tax base include employers' contributions to social insurance, the Hospital Insurance Plan, approved retirement plans, hospital and health schemes, life insurance schemes, and workers' compensation schemes.

Social security. All employers and employees must contribute to the national insurance scheme. The social insurance contribution rate is BMD71.84 per employee per week (based on a 52-week year). The cost is typically shared equally between the employee and the employer. As a result, BMD179.60 is generally deducted from each employee's monthly paycheck in a five-week month and BMD143.68 is deducted from each employee's monthly paycheck in a four-week month. This amount, together with the employer's matching contribution, is remitted to the Bermuda Social Insurance Department.

Incorporation fees. The Bermuda Monetary Authority charge for an application to register a company is BMD305. The government fee for registering a memorandum of association is BMD90.

Financial Services Tax. Effective from 1 April 2017, Financial Services Tax (FST) is imposed on the following financial services providers:

- Banks: 0.02% on consolidated gross assets at the end of a tax period
- Domestic insurers: 2.5% of gross premiums written in a tax period, excluding premiums relating solely to health insurance
- Money service businesses: 1% of aggregated income and outgoing money transmission volume in a tax period

For purposes of the FST, the tax period is each period of three calendar months beginning with the months of April, May and June 2017.

Every financial services provider subject to FST must within 30 days after the end of each tax period submit to the Office of the Tax Commissioner a return specifying the consolidated gross assets, gross premiums or aggregated income, and outgoing money transmission volume and pay the FST due with respect to that tax period.

General Services Tax. Under a proposal, a General Services Tax (GST) would be levied on turnover from the provision of most services by service providers to the public. It is proposed that the GST would be levied at a rate of 5%. This proposed tax would not be implemented until 1 April 2019, at the earliest. Notable exceptions to the GST would be in the sectors of banking, insurance and health care. Small service providers would also be exempt from GST.

D. Stamp duty

Stamp duty is charged on various legal instruments, including those detailed below.

Conveyance or transfer on sale of land or property. The following are the rates of stamp duty for the sale of Bermuda land or property:

- On the first BMD100,000 of the amount or value, or any part thereof: 2%
- On the next BMD400,000 of the amount or value, or any part thereof: 3%
- On the next BMD500,000 of the amount or value, or any part thereof: 4%
- \bullet On the next BMD500,000 of the amount or value or any part thereof: 6%
- Amount in excess of BMD1,500,000: 7%

For non-Bermuda property, the rate is 1%.

Lease or agreement for lease. If property is granted in consideration for rent, the following are the amounts of stamp duty:

Monthly amount or value in rent BMD	Stamp duty BMD
Under 1,200	75
1,200 or more but under 1,500	100
1,500 or more but under 2,500	150
2,500 or more but under 3,500	200
3,500 or more but under 5,000	300
5,000 or more	400

E. Miscellaneous matters

Types of companies. The limited liability company is the most common form of business entity in Bermuda. Limited liability companies may be local, exempted or permit, as described below.

Local companies. Local companies are required to have at least 60% of their issued share capital beneficially owned and controlled by Bermudians. Because this type of company is usually formed for the benefit of residents of Bermuda, the local companies may transact business worldwide or in Bermuda only.

Exempted companies. An exempted company is the most common form used by international businesses to transact business from Bermuda. Exempted companies are exempted from the requirement imposed on local companies that at least 60% of the equity be owned and controlled by Bermudians, as provided for by the Companies Act of 1981. In general, exempted companies may not compete with local companies in the Bermuda market nor own real estate in Bermuda. However, they may carry on business outside Bermuda or with other exempted undertakings in Bermuda. Examples of exempted companies include investment holding companies, trading companies, mutual fund companies, insurance companies and foreign sales corporations.

Permit overseas companies. Permit overseas companies are companies incorporated in jurisdictions other than Bermuda, but have a permit to transact business from Bermuda. Permits are obtained through a license granted by the Ministry of Finance. An example of a permit overseas company is a ship-owning company that is incorporated and has ships registered in another country, but by permit conducts business from Bermuda.

Exempted Undertakings Tax Protection Act, 1966. Under the Exempted Undertakings Tax Protection Act, 1966, as amended, all exempted undertakings in Bermuda, such as exempted and permit companies, partnerships and unit trusts, may apply for an undertaking by the government that taxation introduced in Bermuda will not apply to the exempted company until 28 March 2016. Under a recent amendment to this act, the assurance of taxneutrality is extended from 28 March 2016 until 31 March 2035 if proper application is made with the Registrar of Companies and if a fee of BMD160 is paid.

Foreign-exchange controls. Exempted companies and permit companies are designated as nonresident for exchange control purposes. The nonresident designation allows these entities to operate free of exchange control regulations and enables them, without reference to the Bermuda Monetary Authority, to make payments of dividends, distribute capital, open and maintain foreign bank accounts, maintain bank accounts in any currency and purchase securities. However, the issuance and transfer of shares and the change of beneficial ownership of shares in a Bermuda exempted company must be approved by the Bermuda Monetary Authority. The remittance and repatriation of funds by exempted companies and permit companies are not subject to exchange controls. Similarly, trust settlements on behalf of nonresidents are generally free from exchange controls. Under the Exchange Control Act 1972 and the Exchange Control Regulations 1973, certain exchange controls apply to Bermuda residents and to local companies. No capital or exchange control regulations apply to nonresidents.

The Bermuda dollar (BMD) is pegged to the US dollar at an equal exchange rate, and the two currencies are used interchangeably in Bermuda.

The Bermuda-dollar accounts of residents and local companies are subject to a 1% tax on the purchase of a foreign currency.

Transfer of shares. Although the consent of the Bermuda Monetary Authority is ordinarily required for the issue or transfer of any share or security, blanket permission for share issues and transfers may be granted, such as for publicly traded securities.

Bolivia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

	ey.com/Tax	GuidesApp
La Paz		GMT -4
EY 20 de Octubre Avenue #2665 Torre Azul Building 16th Floor P.O. Box 2221 La Paz Bolivia	+591 (2) 243-4313 Fax: +591 (2) 214-0937	
Principal Tax Contacts		
★ Juan Pablo Vargas	+591 (2) 243-4313 Email: juan.vargas@bo.ey.com	
★ Ximena Enriquez	+591 (2) 243-4313 Email: ximena.enriquez@bo.ey	.com
Business Tax Advisory		
★ Juan Pablo Vargas	+591 (2) 243-4313 Email: juan.vargas@bo.ey.com	
Santa Cruz		GMT -4
EY Equipetrol, Calle "F" Este Final Aquarius Building 2nd Floor Santa Cruz Bolivia	+591 (3) 342-9230 Fax: +591 (3) 341-5133	
Principal Tax Contacts ★ Juan Pablo Vargas (resident in La Paz)	+591 (2) 243-4313 Email: juan.vargas@bo.ey.com	
Business Tax Advisory ★ Juan Pablo Vargas (resident in La Paz)	+591 (2) 243-4313 Email: juan.vargas@bo.ey.com	
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax Rate (*Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) Branch Tax Rate (%)	%)	25 25 (a) 25
Withholding Tax (%) (b) Dividends Interest Royalties Professional Services		12.5 12.5 12.5 12.5 (c)
Branch Remittance Tax Net Operating Losses (Years)		12.5 (c)
Carryback Carryforward		0 3/5 (d)
(a) See Section B		

- (a) See Section B.
 (b) A 12.5% withholding tax is imposed on all payments of Bolivian-source income to foreign beneficiaries (see Section B).

- (c) This withholding tax applies to services fees received for specified professional services, including consulting, expert services, and technical, commercial or other advice.
- (d) A Bolivian-source loss incurred in a year may be carried forward to offset taxable income derived in the following three years. Loss carryforwards are not subject to inflation adjustment. For the oil and mining production sector and new projects with a minimum capital investment of BOB1 million, the carryforward period is five years. On the reorganization of companies, the carryforward period is four years.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Bolivian companies and foreign companies with permanent establishments in Bolivia are subject to income tax on their Bolivian-source income.

Rates of corporate tax. The standard rate of corporate income tax is 25%.

Mining operations. Act No. 535 (New Mining Code), dated 28 May 2014, confirms the additional rate of corporate income tax of 12.5% (previously established by Act. No. 3787, dated 24 November 2007). This additional rate applies to additional taxable profits resulting from favorable price conditions for minerals and metals. The following are significant aspects of this additional rate:

- The 12.5% tax rate applies if mineral and metal quotations are equal or higher than the base quotations established by law.
- The 12.5% tax does not apply to taxable profits attributable to sales that have lower quotations than the base quotations.

The tax referred to above must be paid on a monthly basis. The date of payment depends on the last digit of the Tax Identification Number. The monthly payments are considered advance payments of the tax determined at the end of the year. If the total of the advance payments is less than the amount determined at the end of the year, this difference must be paid. If the total of the advance payments exceeds the amount determined at the end of the year, the difference can be claimed as a tax credit against the standard corporate income tax for the year or the additional amount of corporate income tax for the following year.

Surtax. A 25% surtax is imposed on net income derived from mining, reduced by the following two special deductions:

- A percentage of up to 33%, which varies according to the type of business, of accumulated investment in exploration, development, assets that qualify for environmental incentives and environmental protection, which is directly related to mining extractive activities performed after the 1991 tax year.
- 45% of net income derived from non-renewable natural resource extractive activities. This deduction is limited to BOB250 (this limit was established by Supreme Decree No. 24780). This amount is to be adjusted annually to reflect changes in the Unidad de Fomento de Vivienda (UFV) for each extracting operation (the last update was in 1999). The UFV is an index published by the Statistics National Institute (INE) that reflects changes in Consumer Prices Index (IPC).

For mineral-producing companies, the net income for an extraction operation is the value of the commercialized product in the mining market. Hydrocarbon Direct Tax. The Hydrocarbon Direct Tax is imposed at a rate of 32% on hydrocarbon production in oil wells located in Bolivia. The Hydrocarbon Direct Tax is calculated and paid in the same manner as the 18% royal prerogatives, which apply to all extractive fields. The 18% royal prerogatives consist of the following:

- A regional royal prerogative equal to 11% of the gross hydrocarbon production from oil wells, which is paid to the region where the hydrocarbons are produced
- A national royal prerogative equal to 1% of the gross hydrocarbon production, which is paid to Beni and Pando
- An amount equal to 6% of the gross hydrocarbon production in oil wells, which is paid to the National Treasury after the deduction of the necessary amounts for the management of the contracts

Capital gains. In general, capital gains are taxed in Bolivia. However, capital gains derived from transactions on the Bolivian Stock Exchange are exempt from tax.

Administration. The law specifies the following tax year-ends, which vary according to the type of business.

Business	Tax year-end
Industry (including oil and gas)	31 March
Agriculture and agribusiness	30 June
Mining	30 September
All other businesses	31 December

Annual tax returns and financial statements must be filed with the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) and income tax paid within 120 days after the end of the tax year. Advance payments are not required except for mining companies, which must make payments of income tax when they export minerals or metals.

Debts owed to and credits due from the state are adjusted to reflect changes in the UFV (see *Rates of corporate tax*).

Fines and interest charges apply to late tax payments and other non-compliance with tax obligations. Under Act No. 812, the interest is calculated based on the age of the debt. The following are the interest rates:

- 4% until the last day of the fourth year
- 6% until the last day of the seventh year
- 10% until the last day of the eighth year

The tax code provides that fraud exists if a tax debt exceeds an amount equal to 10,000 UFV, calculated as of the date of determination of the fraud.

Under Act No. 812, dated 30 June 2016, the statute of limitation for tax audits is eight years.

The statute of limitation period may be increased by two years if the entity does not comply with the obligation to register or registers under a different tax regime.

Withholding taxes. Local entities, including Bolivian permanent establishments of foreign companies, that pay Bolivian-source income to foreign beneficiaries must withhold 12.5% of the amounts paid. For this purpose, Bolivian-source income includes

all dividends, interest payments, branch remittances, royalties, professional service fees (includes consulting, expert services, and technical, commercial or other advice), commissions and other income. In general, Bolivian-source income is revenue that is derived from assets located, placed or economically used in Bolivia, or from activities developed in Bolivia. This rule applies regardless of the nationality, address, or residence of the recipient of the income or the parties involved in the activities, or where the relevant contract is executed.

For dividends paid by Bolivian companies, the withholding tax is payable when the dividends are actually paid, remitted or credited. However, branch profits are deemed remitted when the corporate income tax return is due (120 days after the end of the tax year; see *Administration*).

Dividends. The 12.5% withholding tax on payments to foreign beneficiaries applies to dividends paid by Bolivian companies (see *Withholding taxes*). Dividends received from Bolivian companies subject to Bolivian corporate income tax are not taxed.

Foreign tax relief. The Bolivian tax code does not provide foreign tax relief.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Taxable income is the revenue reported in the companies' financial statements prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in Bolivia, subject to certain adjustments for tax purposes. In general, all expenses necessary to generate income and to maintain the existence of the company (for example, contributions to regulatory-supervisory organizations, contributions for social benefits and certain national and municipal taxes) are deductible. Donations and other gratuitous transfers to nonprofit organizations that are exempt from income tax may be deducted up to a maximum limit of 10% of taxable income derived in the year of the donation or gratuitous transfer.

Certain expenses are not deductible, including the following:

- · Personal withdrawals by owners or partners
- Corporate income tax
- Bonuses and other benefits that are not paid to employees within the time period in which the annual form must be presented for the year of payment
- Interest paid to related parties, to the extent it exceeds, for foreign loans, the London Interbank Offered Rate, plus 3%, or, for local loans, the official lending rate. In addition, interest paid to related parties may not exceed 30% of the interest paid to third parties

Royalties paid with respect to mining activities are creditable or deductible, depending on the price of the minerals and subject to certain limits established by law.

Revenue and expenses are reflected in the year they are accrued.

Documentation for deduction of expenses. To deduct expenses in an amount of BOB50,000 or greater, the taxpayer must have payment supports issued by a financial intermediation entity regulated by the Authority of Supervision of the Financial System

(Autoridad de Supervisión del Sistema Financiero, or ASFI). These documents must have the following information:

- Financial institution (issuer) business name
- Transaction or operation number
- · Transaction date
- · Transaction amount

In June 2015, the IRS issued Normative Resolution No. 10-0017-15, which states that payment supports of transactions equal or greater than BOB50,000 (the Banking Report) must be prepared on an annual basis and must be sent to the IRS between the fifth and ninth day of the following February; the due date depends on the last digit of the taxpayer's Tax Identification Number. Until June 2015, these reports were filed on a monthly basis. Exceptionally for the period from July 2015 to December 2015, the Banking Report must cover a semester (six-month) period. For 2016 and subsequent years, the Banking Report must be prepared for the entire year.

Inventories. Inventories are valued at the lower of market value or replacement cost.

Provisions. Provisions and reserves are not deductible for tax purposes, with the exception of the following:

- Technical reserves in insurance companies
- · Mandatory provisions for financial entities
- Severance provisions
- · Bad debt provisions
- Provisions for environmental restoration

To claim deductions, certain conditions must be satisfied.

Depreciation and amortization. Fixed assets are generally depreciated using the straight-line method at rates specified by law. The following are some of the annual depreciation rates.

Assets	Rate (%)
Buildings	2.5
Machinery, equipment and installations	12.5
Vehicles	20
Furniture and office equipment	10
Computer equipment	25

Trademarks and similar intangible assets may be amortized in five years if they are valued using the purchase price.

Depreciation charges resulting from changes in value based on professional appraisals carried out after 31 December 1994 are not deductible for tax purposes.

Groups of companies. Groups of companies may not file consolidated returns in Bolivia.

Relief for losses. A Bolivian-source loss incurred in a year may be carried forward to offset taxable income derived in the following three years. Loss carryforwards are not subject to inflation adjustment. For the oil and mining production sector and new projects with a minimum capital investment of BOB1 million, the carryforward period is five years. On the reorganization of companies, the carryforward period is four years.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax (VAT), on all sales o	f
goods and services and on imports;	
VAT on capital goods imported by	1
companies in the agriculture and catt raising industries and non-extractive	le
industries that will be used to produc	·e
goods for export may be deferred for	
up to 3 years if an advance payment	
of 10% is made	13%
Transactions Tax, on gross revenue;	
corporate income tax from the preceding year may be credited again	agt
Transactions Tax; sales of a limited	ist
liability partnership's capital quota	
are exempt	3%
Real estate tax, imposed annually on	
the assigned value of real property	T7 '
and vehicles	Various
Excise tax, on the production or importation of specified goods	
Beer	BOB3.82 per liter
	plus 1%
Wine	BOB3.51 per liter
T. 1	plus 5%
Tobacco products; rate applied on the price	50%
Blond tobacco cigarettes	BOB142.34 per
Bioliu tooueve vigarette	1,000 units
Black tobacco cigarettes	BOB75.78 per
	1,000 units
Cigar	BOB142.34 per
Vehicles; rate applied on the price	1,000 units 5% to 50%
Electric motor vehicles	0%
Special Tax on Hydrocarbons and	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Derived Products; prices that include	:
the tax rate as of December 2019	DOD1 ((1'
Vehicular natural gas	BOB1.66 per cubic meter
Petroleum liquid gas Special gasoline	BOB2.25 per kilogram BOB3.74 per liter
Premium gasoline	BOB4.79 per liter
Aviation gasoline	BOB4.57 per liter
Kerosene	BOB2.72 per liter
National jet fuel	BOB2.77 per liter
Fuel oil Mining royalty: imposed on gross rev	BOB3.72 per liter
Mining royalty; imposed on gross rev rates vary according to the type of m	
Financial Transactions Tax (ITF); imp	osed
41 1-1-'4 1 1'4-	4-

on the amounts of debits and credits to savings and checking accounts; ITF is not deductible for purposes of any other tax; the ITF Act was effective from

Nature of tax	Rate
13 April 2012 for a period of three years;	
however, in July 2015, the Bolivian	
government issued Act No. 713, which	
extended the term of the ITF until	
31 December 2018 and introduced	
increasing rates for each year; certain	
items are exempt including transactions	
regarding savings accounts in US dollars	
if the available balance is not greater	
than USD2,000, savings accounts in local	
currency or in UFV, securities transactions	
and payments resulting from foreign	
remittances; tax is withheld by banks	
and other financial institutions and other	
entities carrying out transactions in	
payment system; rates under Act No. 713	0.150/
2015	0.15%
2016 2017	0.20% 0.25%
2017	0.25%
2019 to 2023 (established by Act No. 1135)	
(It is expected that at the end of December	
the Bolivian government will again extend	
of the ITF and the rate could change.)	the term
Additional financial aliquot (tax rate) for	
corporate income tax; applicable to banking	т
and nonbanking institutions regulated by the	
ASFI; tax applicable if return on equity exce	
6%; tax is neither deductible or able to be o	
Social security contributions	
Employer	
Health care; on monthly gross revenue	
per employee	10%
Housing fund; on monthly gross revenue	
per employee	2%
Professional risk insurance; on monthly	
gross revenue per employee	1.71%
Solidarity Fund	3%
Solidarity Fund for mining entities	2%
Employees	100/
Retirement fund	10% 1.71%
Common risk insurance Solidarity Fund (fixed contribution)	0.5%
Solidarity Fund (variable and cumulative	0.370
contribution)	
Difference between the total salary	
and BOB35,000	10%
Difference between the total salary	10/0
and BOB25,000	5%
Difference between the total salary	5,0
and BOB13,000	1%
Christmas bonus (Aguinaldo);	- 70
general paid between 1 December	
and 20 December each year; if	
employment is less than a year, the	
bonus is reduced pro rata	One month's salary
=	•

Nature of tax Rate

Second Christmas bonus (second Aguinaldo); must be paid if Bolivian gross domestic product increases by more than 4.5% Termination compensation; bonus

Termination compensation; bonus for termination of employment; amount depends on length of employment and whether the employee was fired or resigned One month's salary

Various

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Bolivian currency is the boliviano (BOB).

No restrictions are imposed on foreign-exchange transactions, including the repatriation of capital and the remittance of dividends and royalties abroad. A system of free-floating exchange rates exists in Bolivia. No special registration requirements apply to foreign investment.

The current exchange rate is BOB6.96 = USD1.

Transfer pricing. In July 2014, Act No. 549 introduced a transferpricing regime in Bolivia, effective from the 2015 fiscal year. Under this regime, commercial and/or financial transactions performed between related parties must be valued using the arm'slength principle. The transactions must be valued as if they were performed between unrelated parties in comparable markets.

The following methods may be used to value transactions between related parties:

- Comparable uncontrolled price
- Resale price
- Cost-plus
- Profit-split
- · Transactional net margin
- Notorious price in transparent markets (applicable to the import or export of commodities)

For this purpose, the IRS may verify if the transactions are valued according to the above methods and make any adjustments or revaluation if the agreed value, regardless of the adopted legal form, does not conform to the economic reality or causes lower taxation in Bolivia.

In April 2015, the IRS issued Normative Resolution No. 10-008-15, which imposes the following obligations:

- If annual operations with related parties are greater than BOB15 million (USD2,155,172), a transfer-pricing study and Form No. 601 must be delivered to the IRS.
- If annual operations with related parties are between BOB7,500,000 (USD1,077,586) and BOB15 million (USD2,155,172), only Form No. 601 must be delivered to the IRS.
- If annual operations with related parties are less than BOB7,500,000 (USD1,077,586), the company must retain information to demonstrate that the operations were made at market values.

In January 2017, the IRS issued Normative Resolution No. 101700000001, which established a tax-haven list that included 76 "low tax countries and regions." This list was updated in March 2018 by Normative Resolution No. 101800000006, and then included 82 "low tax countries and regions." In February 2019, Normative Resolution No. 101900000002 added Curaçao to the tax-haven list of "low tax countries and regions." Parties from these jurisdictions must be considered related parties if any commercial or financial transaction occurs with them.

In Bolivia, the interquartile formula is not applied to calculate the range of value differences. Normative Resolution No. 10-0008-15 established certain formulas to calculate the ranges.

Reorganizations. Profits arising from company reorganizations, which are mergers, divisions or transformations, are not subject to corporate income tax. Regulations on reorganizations are expected to be issued in the near future.

F. Tax treaties

Bolivia has entered into tax treaties with Argentina, France, Germany, Spain, Sweden and the United Kingdom. It has also signed the Andean Pact, which includes a tax treaty, with Colombia, Ecuador and Peru. However, the government is reviewing these treaties to determine whether they accomplish new government policies. As a result, these treaties may be ratified or revoked.

On December 2017, Normative Resolution No. 1017000030 implemented a procedure and requirements for applying taxtreaty benefits. The Tax Residence Certificate of the foreign company must be obtained, and the local company must report transactions subject to any benefit to the tax authority through the applicable web page.

Bonaire, Sint Eustatius and Saba (BES-Islands; extraordinary overseas municipalities of the Netherlands)

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Please direct all requests regarding the BES-Islands to the persons listed

Willemstad, Curação

GMT-4

+599 (9) 430-5000 Mail address: Fax: +599 (9) 465-6770 P.O. Box 3626

Curação, Dutch Caribbean

Street address: Zeelandia Office Park

Kaya W.F.G. (Jombi) Mensing 16 Curação, Dutch Caribbean

Principal Tax Contacts

Bryan D. Irausquin +599 (9) 430-5075 Mobile: +599 (9) 660-0707

Email: bryan.irausquin@an.ey.com

Fong-Mang Cheong +599 (9) 430-5071

Mobile: +599 (9) 525-2920

Email: fong-mang.cheong@an.ey.com Zahayra S.E. de Lain

+599 (9) 430-5080 Mobile: +599 (9) 510-0892

Email: zahayra.de-lain@an.ey.com

Clarion C. Taylor +599 (9) 430-5077

Mobile: +599 (9) 520-8428

Email: clarion.taylor@an.ey.com

Terrence Melendez +599 (9) 430-5023

Mobile: +599 (9) 672-3376

Email: terrence.melendez@an.ey.com

Rose Boevé +599 (9) 430-5076

Mobile: +599 (9) 690-2016 Email: rose.boeve@an.ey.com

Suhena Z. Neuman +599 (9) 430-5059

Mobile: +599 (9) 529-9803

Email: suhena.neuman@an.ey.com Kimberly N. Schreuders

+597 749-9460

Mobile: +597 710-0966

Email: kimberly.schreuders@an.ey.com

On 10 October 2010, the country Netherlands Antilles, which consisted of five island territories in the Caribbean Sea (Bonaire, Curaçao, Saba, Sint Eustatius and Sint Maarten), was dissolved. On the dissolution of the Netherlands Antilles, the islands of Bonaire, Sint Eustatius and Saba (BES-Islands) became part of the Netherlands as extraordinary overseas municipalities. Curação and Sint Maarten have both become autonomous countries within the Kingdom of the Netherlands. A new tax regime applies to the BES-Islands, effective from 1 January 2011. The following chapter provides information on taxation in the BES-Islands only. Chapters on Curação and Sint Maarten appear in this guide.

A. At a glance

 Profit Tax
 — (a)

 Capital Gains Tax
 — (a)

 Real Estate Tax Rate (%)
 10/17.5 (b)

 Yield Tax Rate (%)
 5 (c)

(a) The BES-Islands do not have a profit tax or capital gains tax.

- (b) The profit is fixed at 4% of the fair market value of the real estate. The standard rate of the real estate tax is 17.5% of the fixed profit. Consequently, in principle, the effective annual tax rate is 0.7% of the fair market value of the real estate. A reduced rate of 10% applies to hotels, unless the hotel is owned by an individual. Consequently, the effective annual tax rate with respect to hotels is 0.4%. This real estate tax applies if an entity using the real estate, by virtue of ownership, possession or a limited right, is deemed to be resident in the BES-Islands. If the entity is deemed to be resident in the Netherlands, the Dutch corporate income tax and the Dutch dividend withholding tax apply instead. For further details, see Section B.
- (c) This tax applies if the entity from which distributions of profits are derived is deemed to be resident in the BES-Islands. If the entity is deemed to be resident in the Netherlands, the Dutch corporate income tax and the Dutch dividend withholding tax apply instead. For further details, see Section B.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

New BES-Islands tax regime. Effective from 1 January 2011, a new tax regime applies in the BES-Islands. This tax regime does not include a profit tax. A yield tax and a real estate tax have been introduced in the BES-Islands to replace the profit tax.

Residency fiction. The yield tax and real estate tax mentioned above are not automatically applicable as a result of a residency fiction. In principle, all entities established on the BES-Islands are deemed to be established in the Netherlands for tax purposes and accordingly subject to Dutch corporate income tax (up to 25%) and Dutch dividend withholding tax (in principle, 15%). For details on the Dutch taxes, see the chapter on the Netherlands in this guide.

However, on request, entities that have sufficient nexus with the BES-Islands may be subject to the fiscal system of the BES-Islands. In such case, no Dutch corporate income tax applies, but the yield tax and real estate tax apply. Entities are deemed to have sufficient nexus with the BES-Islands if any of the following circumstances exist:

- The entity is a foundation or trust that is a resident of the BES-Islands
- The entity has been admitted to a special trade and service depot.
- On request, the entity has obtained a ruling from the tax authorities that, for tax purposes, the entity is deemed to be a resident of the BES-Islands. A request for such a ruling should be made with the tax authorities within six months after the beginning of the calendar year.

The ruling referred to above is issued in the following cases:

 The assets of the entity in the BES-Islands consist of less than 50% of mobile assets, including, among other portfolio investments, participations and cash.

- An entity that does not meet the requirement above can still obtain a ruling if it employs at least three residents of the BES-Islands that manage the entity's assets and if it has at its disposal business premises in the BES-Islands for a period of at least 24 months with a value of at least USD50,000.
- The entity is a holding company that holds at least 95% of the shares in an entity that is admitted to a special trade and service depot or already has obtained such a ruling.
- The entity has a small business with a turnover of no more than USD80,000, the assets of the company in general do not exceed USD200,000, and the company does not carry out financial services, insurance or trust (fiduciary) activities.

Yield tax. The yield tax is levied on distributions (in whatever form) of profits by entities resident in the BES-Islands. The rate of the yield tax is 5%. The entity making the distribution acts as withholding agent. Interest and royalty payments are not subject to the yield tax. The yield tax is not levied on the remittances of profits by branches to their foreign head offices.

Real estate tax. The real estate tax is levied on gains derived from real estate located in the BES-Islands. The real estate tax is levied on a taxpayer (person or entity) that, at the beginning of the year, has the use of real estate by virtue of ownership, possession or a limited right.

The profit is fixed at 4% of the fair market value of the real estate. The rate of the real estate tax is 17.5% of the fixed profit. Consequently, the effective annual tax rate is 0.7% of the fair market value of the real estate. A reduced rate of 10% applies to hotels, unless the hotel is owned by an individual. Consequently, the effective annual tax rate with respect to hotels is 0.4%. The value of the real estate is determined by the Tax Inspector. The value is set at the beginning of the period for which the value is determined and is in principle determined for five consecutive calendar years.

Real estate tax is not levied on owner-occupied homes, real estate included in the business assets of a privately run enterprise (that is not operating in the form of an entity) and real estate with a value of less than USD50,000, if the person having use of the real estate is a resident of the BES-Islands.

In addition, entities that are deemed to be residents of the Netherlands (see *Residency fiction*) are exempt from real estate tax.

Administration

Real estate tax. The real estate tax is levied over a period of one calendar year. The Tax Inspector imposes a tax assessment, and the filing of a tax return is not required.

Yield tax. The withholding agent must withhold the yield tax at the time the profit distribution is put at the disposal of the recipient. The withholding agent must file a quarterly tax return and remit the yield tax due within 15 days after the end of the quarter. The tax return does not need to be filed for periods in which no distributions take place.

C. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
General expenditure tax; levied on the delivery of manufactured goods in the BES-Islands by	
a manufacturer as part of its business, on the	
rendering of services in the BES-Islands by	
an entrepreneur as part of its business and	
on imports of goods	
Bonaire	
Delivery of goods (different rates apply	
to passenger cars)	8
Insurance	7
Other taxable activities	6
St. Eustatius and Saba	
Delivery of goods (different rates apply	
to passenger cars)	6
Insurance	5
Other taxable activities	4
Real estate transfer tax	5
Customs duties	0

D. Tax treaties

The Dutch treaty network does not apply to entities deemed to be residents of the BES-Islands. However, the Dutch standard treaty does not exclude entities deemed to be residents of the Netherlands (by the residency fiction) from the application of the treaty.

Provisions for double tax relief are included in the Tax Regulation for the Netherlands. Under a measure in the Tax Regulation for the Netherlands, on request, dividend distributions by a qualifying Dutch subsidiary to its BES-Islands parent company can be exempt from Dutch dividend withholding tax.

GMT +2

Botswana

Gaborone

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

EY Mail address: Postal deliveries to this address only. P.O. Box 41015 Gaborone Botswana	+267 365-4000 Fax: +267 397-4079	
Street address: 2nd Floor Khama Crescent Gaborone Botswana		
Principal Tax Contact Cleverent Mhandu	+267 365-4045 Mobile: +267 7548-1520 Email: cleverent.mhandu@za	a.ey.com
Business Tax Advisory Cleverent Mhandu	+267 365-4045 Mobile: +267 7548-1520 Email: cleverent.mhandu@za	a.ey.com
International Tax and Transact Gladys Makachiwa Cleverent Mhandu	tion Services – Transaction Ta: +267 397-4078 Email: gladys.makachiwa@z +267 365-4045 Mobile: +267 7548-1520 Email: cleverent.mhandu@za	a.ey.com
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax Rate Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) Branch Tax Rate (%) Withholding Tax (%) Dividends Interest Royalties Management and Technic Payments under Construct Brokerage Commission Rent Paid for Use of Buil Purchases of Livestock Branch Remittance Tax Net Operating Losses (Yea Carryback Carryforward	cal Fees ction Contracts ddings and Land rs)	22 (a) 22 (b) 30 7.5 15 15 15 10 (d) 5 (d) 4 (e) 0
(a) For approved manufacturing(b) See Section B.	companies, the rate is 15%.	

- (c) This tax is imposed on gross receipts derived from construction contracts. This tax is an advance payment that may be offset against the actual tax due.
- (d) This tax is an advance payment that may be offset against the actual tax due.
- (e) This withholding tax applies to payments for purchases of livestock for slaughter or for feeding for slaughter.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. All companies operating in Botswana are subject to tax on earnings in Botswana.

Rates of corporate tax. The corporate tax rate for companies other than manufacturing companies is 22%. Approved manufacturing companies are subject to tax at a reduced tax rate of 15%.

The tax rate for a branch is 30%. Botswana does not impose a branch remittance tax.

International Financial Services Centre (IFSC) companies (as defined) are taxed at a rate of 15%.

Diamond-mining companies are taxed in accordance with tax agreements entered into by the companies with the government. Other mining companies are taxed at a rate of 22% or at a rate determined by a formula, whichever is higher. The following is the formula:

$$70 - \frac{1,500}{x}$$

$$x = \frac{\text{Taxable income}}{\text{Gross income}} \times 100$$

Capital gains. The capital gains tax applies to gains on the sale of capital assets of a business carried on in Botswana and on the sale of corporate shares and debentures of private companies.

For computing gains on sales of immovable property acquired before 1 July 1982, the cost of acquisition and improvements is first increased by a 10% rate, compounded for each complete 12-month period from the date of acquisition to 1 July 1982. It is then indexed for inflation from 1 July 1982 to the date of sale. For computing gains on immovable property acquired on or after 1 July 1982, the cost of acquisition and improvements is indexed for inflation during the period of ownership.

Only 75% of the gain derived from the sale of shares is subject to capital gains tax. Gains on the sale of shares held for at least one year that are listed on the Botswana Stock Exchange are exempt from capital gains tax if the shares are actually traded on the Botswana Stock Exchange or if the company has released for trading 49% or more of its equity shares on the Botswana Stock Exchange. Sales of shares in IFSC companies are exempt from capital gains tax.

Taxable capital gains are subject to tax at a rate of 22% for resident companies and 30% for nonresident companies.

Administration. The tax year ends on 30 June. Companies are taxed on the profits reported in their latest completed accounting period.

Under an advance payment of tax and self-assessment system, companies must estimate their tax in advance and pay the estimated tax in four equal quarterly installments. The first payment is due three months after the beginning of the accounting period and the subsequent payments are due at the end of every subsequent three-month period. Tax returns must be filed, and any balance of tax due must be paid, within four months of the end of the tax year, or in the case of a company with an accounting period that is different from the tax year, within four months from the end of such accounting period. Underpayments and late payments are subject to interest at a rate of 1.5% per month or part of a month (compounded).

Dividends. A withholding tax of 7.5% is imposed on dividends paid to residents and nonresidents. It is a final tax.

Dividends distributed by investment or similar companies are exempt from tax if they are paid out of dividends received that suffered withholding tax.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is net income reported in the financial statements, modified by certain provisions of the tax law. Expenses are deductible to the extent incurred in producing assessable income.

The rules for determining taxable income for an IFSC company are different from those for a normal company.

Collective-investment undertakings (as defined) are subject to tax on their undistributed income only.

Inventories. For tax purposes, inventory is valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value.

Provisions. Specific identifiable provisions are allowable for tax purposes; general provisions are not allowed.

Depreciation. Depreciation is computed using the straight-line method. Official rates vary according to the type of asset. The following are some of the official straight-line rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Industrial buildings	2.5*
Commercial buildings	2.5
Office equipment	10
Motor vehicles	25
Plant and machinery	15 to 25

^{*} An initial allowance of 25% is also granted.

Capital allowances are subject to recapture on the sale of an asset to the extent that the sales proceeds exceed the tax value after depreciation.

Mining companies may deduct 100% of their mining capital expenditure (as defined) in the year in which the expenditure is incurred.

Relief for losses. In general, tax losses may be carried forward for five years. Mining and prospecting losses may be carried forward indefinitely.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, on almost all supplies of	
goods and services consumed in Botswana	12
Capital transfer tax, paid by the recipient	
on all gratuitous receipts of property,	
corporate shares and inheritances,	
less allowable deductions	12.5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. No foreign-exchange controls are imposed in Botswana. However, certain forms must be completed for statistical purposes.

Transfer pricing. Botswana introduced transfer-pricing legislation in December 2018 that is effective from 1 July 2019. The effective date of the legislation has not yet been announced, and the transfer-pricing regulations are still to be published.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

				Management and technical
	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %	fees %
Barbados	5/7.5 (e)	10	10	10 (f)
France	5/7.5 (a)	10	10	7.5
India	10 (c)	10	10	10
Mauritius	5/7.5 (b)	12	12.5	15
Mozambique	10/12 (c)	10	10	10
Namibia	10 (c)	10	10	15
Russian				
Federation	5/10 (i)	10	10	10
Seychelles	5/7.5 (g)	7.5	10	10
South Africa	10 (c)	10	10	10
Sweden United	7.5 (d)	15 (d)	15 (d)	15
Kingdom	5/7.5 (h)	10	10	7.5
Zimbabwe Non-treaty	5/7.5 (g)	10	10	10
jurisdictions	7.5	15	15	15

- (a) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that holds at least 25% of the share capital of the payer.
- (b) The 5% rate applies if the recipient holds at least 25% of the shares of the payer.
- (c) The domestic rate of 7.5% applies because the treaty rate is higher than the domestic rate.
- (d) If a lower rate is negotiated with any other state in a future treaty, such rate also applies under the Sweden treaty.
- (e) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 7.5% rate applies in all other cases.

- (f) If a lower rate is negotiated with any other state in a future treaty, such rate also applies under the Barbados treaty.
- (g) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 7.5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (h) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 25% of the voting power in the company paying the dividends. The 7.5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (i) The 5% rate applies if the recipient holds at least 25% of the shares of the payer. A 7.5% rate applies in all other cases (although the treaty provides for a 10% rate in all other cases, the domestic rate of 7.5% applies because it is lower than the treaty rate of 10%).

Brazil

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Rio de Janeiro GMT -3

 Ernst & Young Asses.
 +55 (21) 3263-7000

 Empresarial Ltda.
 Fax: +55 (21) 2109-0004

Praia de Botafogo, 370 5th to 10th Floors

22250-040 Rio de Janeiro, RJ

Brazil

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Mariano Manente +55 (21) 3263-7195

Mobile: +55 (21) 99517-4601 Email: mariano.manente@br.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Marcio R. de Oliveira +55 (21) 3263-7225

Mobile: +55 (21) 99896-6978 Email: marcio.r.oliveira@br.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Ricardo Gomes +55 (21) 3263-7209

Mobile: +55 (11) 97543-1673 Email: ricardo.gomes@br.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Ricardo Gomes +55 (21) 3263-7209

Mobile: +55 (11) 97543-1673 Email: ricardo.gomes@br.ey.com

São Paulo GMT -3

Ernst & Young Asses. +55 (11) 2573-3000 Empresarial Ltda. +55 (11) 2573-5401

Avenida Pres. Juscelino Kubitschek, 1909

Rita André Martins

Torre Norte – 6th to 10th Floors 04543-011 São Paulo, SP

Brazil

Principal Tax Contact, Market Leader and Tax Managing Partner

★ Sérgio Fontenelle +55 (11) 2573-3169

Mobile: +55 (11) 97543-1671

Email: sergio.fontenelle@br.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Gustavo Carmona, +55 (11) 2573-5753

International Tax and Transaction Mobile: +1 (718) 427-1918

Services Leader Email: gustavo.carmona@br.ey.com

+55 (11) 2573-4380 Mobile: +55 (11) 9737-94545

Email: rita.martins@br.ey.com Audrei Okada Teixeira +55 (11) 2573-4359

> Mobile: + 55 (11) 97226-0614 Email: audrei.okada@br.ey.com

Artur Braga +55 (11) 2573-6870

Mobile: +55 (11) 97432-5442 Email: artur.braga@br.ey.com

Email: artur.braga@br.ey.con

Priscila Vergueiro Mobile: +55 (11) 97108-7657

Email: priscila.vergueiro@br.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desks Abroad

Tiago Aguiar +1 (212) 773-8785

(resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (718) 200-3332

Email: tiago.aguiar@ey.com +44 (20) 7951-1967

 Luciana Rodarte
 +44 (20) 7951-1967

 (resident in London)
 Mobile: +44 7876-877-251

 Email: luciana.rodarte@uk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transfer Pricing

★ Gustavo Carmona, +55 (11) 2573-5753

International Tax and Transaction Mobile: +1 (718) 427-1918
Services Leader Email: gustavo.carmona@br.ey.com

Caio Albino +55 (11) 2573-3301

Mobile: +55 (11) 99659-3346 Email: caio.albino@br.ey.com

Janaína Costa +55 (11) 2573-3734

Mobile: +55 (11) 96385-0360 Email: janaina.costa@br.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness

★ Gustavo Carmona, +55 (11) 2573-5753

International Tax and Transaction Mobile: +1 (718) 427-1918

Services Leader Email: gustavo.carmona@br.ey.com
Rita André Martins +55 (11) 2573-4380

Mobile: +55 (11) 9737-94545

Email: rita.martins@br.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Erica E. M. Perin +55 (11) 2573-3742

Email: erica.perin@br.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Sérgio Fontenelle +55 (11) 2573-3169

Mobile: +55 (11) 97543-1671 Email: sergio.fontenelle@br.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Marcelo Godinho +55 (11) 2573- 3491

Mobile: +55 (11) 99798-3106 Email: marcelo.godinho@br.ey.com

Indirect Tax and Customs and International Trade

Waine Peron +55 (11) 2573-3559

Mobile: +55 (11) 96900-7115 Email: waine.peron@br.ey.com

Labor

★ Marcelo Godinho +55 (11) 2573-3491

Mobile: +55 (11) 99798-3106 Email: marcelo.godinho@br.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Gustavo Carmona, +55 (11) 2573-5753

International Tax and Transaction Mobile: +1 (718) 427-1918

Services Leader Email: gustavo.carmona@br.ey.com

Marcia Saito +55 (11) 2573-3250

Email: marcia.saito@br.ey.com

Patrick Seixas +55 (11) 2573-3096

Email: patrick.seixas@br.ey.com

Pablo Almeida +55 11 2573-3653 Email: pablo.almeida@br.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	15 to 25 (a)(b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0
Interest	15 (c)(d)
Royalties from Patents,	
Know-how, etc.	15 (c)(d)(e)
Services	15 (c)(d)(e)(f)(g)(h)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited (i)

- (a) A 10% surtax is also levied (see Section B). As detailed in Section B, a Social Contribution Tax (SCT) is also imposed at the general rate of 9%. In view of the surtax and the SCT, the corporate income tax (CIT) rate in Brazil is generally considered to be 34%.
- (b) Under Law 13,259/16, which applies to capital gains derived by Brazilian individuals, effective from 2017, the capital gains tax rate is increased from a 15% flat rate to a progressive rate system with rates ranging from 15% to 22.5%. According to Normative Instruction 1732/17, such increased rates also apply to capital gains derived by nonresident companies and individuals. A 25% rate applies to nonresidents located in low-tax jurisdictions.
- (c) The withholding tax is imposed on payments, credits, deliveries or remittances abroad, and on the use of amounts in Brazil for the benefit of non-residents.
- (d) The withholding tax rate may increase to 25% if the recipient is resident in a blacklisted jurisdiction, which means a jurisdiction that taxes income at a rate lower than 20% (or 17% if the jurisdiction or regime complies with the international standards of tax transparency) and/or the jurisdiction's legislation does not allow access to information on the shareholders of legal entities or on the effective beneficiaries of income of nonresidents.
- (e) A 10% Contribution for Intervention in the Economic Domain (Contribuição de Intervenção no Domínio Econômico, or CIDE) is imposed on royalties and on technical and administrative service payments. CIDE is payable by the Brazilian payer, and it is not a withholding tax.
- (f) The withholding tax rate may increase to 25%, depending on the type of service rendered.
- (g) Based on interpretations of tax treaties by the Brazilian tax authorities, it may be possible to claim that withholding income tax is not due on payments for technical services to Austria, Finland, France, Japan and Sweden.
- (h) Imports of services generally also trigger the Social Integration Program (PIS) tax and the Social Security Financing Contribution (COFINS), at a combined rate of 9.25%, as well as the Municipal Tax on Services (ISS), which is imposed at rates ranging from 2% to 5%, depending on the municipality and the service.
- (i) For details, see Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate Income tax. Brazilian resident companies are subject to CIT on their worldwide income. Companies resident in Brazil are those incorporated under the Brazilian laws and managed in Brazil.

Foreign branches, agencies or representative offices of Brazilian companies are also subject to Brazilian tax on their income earned overseas. In general, foreign-source losses may not offset Brazilian-source income. A foreign tax credit is available (see *Foreign tax relief*).

In addition to CIT, SCT is imposed on worldwide income (see *Rates of tax*).

Rates of tax

Corporate income tax. The basic rate of CIT is 15%, increased by a surtax of 10% on annual taxable profits exceeding BRL240,000 (approximately USD57,831).

Exemption from, or reduction of, CIT is granted to businesses in certain underdeveloped areas.

Social Contribution Tax. SCT is levied at a general rate of 9%. For financial institutions, private insurance companies and capitalization companies, the SCT rate was 20% until 2018, while for credit unions, the SCT rate was 17% until 2018. Such increased rates were reduced to 15% as of 2019.

SCT is not deductible in calculating CIT. The tax bases for SCT and CIT are basically the same. The total effective tax rate on corporate profits is 34% (25% CIT [including the 10% surtax] plus 9% SCT).

Losses for SCT purposes are subject to the same tax rules applicable to losses for CIT purposes.

Capital gains. Capital gains are treated as ordinary income for Brazilian resident companies and, accordingly, are subject to CIT and SCT.

Capital gains derived by nonresidents on shares and other assets located in Brazil are subject to capital gains tax at progressive rates ranging from 15% to 22.5%.

Such increased rates result from Law 13,259/16, which refers only to the capital gains tax rate for Brazilian individuals but is generally applied to nonresident companies and individuals. In Normative Instruction 1732/17, the Brazilian tax authorities confirmed their understanding that the progressive rates also apply to nonresidents.

A 25% rate applies to nonresidents located in blacklisted jurisdictions.

Administration

Filing and payment. The fiscal year is the calendar year. In general, companies must file returns in an electronic format by the last working day of July of the following year. Extensions to file returns are generally not available.

Effective from the 2014 calendar year, income tax returns were replaced by a new electronic filing called Escrituração Contábil-Fiscal (ECF), which must be submitted to by the end of July of the following calendar year.

Companies may elect to pay CIT and SCT on an annual or quarterly basis. In general, this election may not be changed during the calendar year. Companies that elect the annual basis must make advance monthly payments of CIT and SCT. The advance payments are equal to the income tax applicable to either the company's actual taxable income or the company's income calculated in accordance with an estimated method, whichever is lower.

For monthly payments of CIT that are calculated based on the estimated method, the tax base is generally 8% of the company's gross income. Different percentages apply to specific industries, such as the following:

- 16% for financial institutions and transportation services
- 32% for services in general
- 1.6% for gas distribution

For the purpose of computing the advance income tax payments, the applicable rate is 15%. An additional 10% rate is applied to monthly taxable income in excess of BRL20,000 (approximately USD4,819).

The tax base for monthly estimated payments of SCT is generally 12% of gross income plus capital gains and other income, including financial income. This percentage is increased to 32% for service companies. SCT payments must be made at the same time as the income tax payments. The applicable tax rate is generally 9%.

The difference between the tax shown on the annual tax return and the amounts paid in advance must be paid by the last working day of March following the end of the fiscal year. If the amounts paid in advance exceed the tax shown on the annual tax return, the excess may be used to offset the tax due in a month following the fiscal year-end. A refund may be requested from the tax authorities within five years of the tax payment.

Alternatively, companies may pay tax quarterly based on actual quarterly income, computed under the accrual method.

Interest and penalties for late payments. The late payment of taxes is generally subject to the following:

- Interest calculated at the rate applicable to the Special Liquidation and Custody System (Sistema Especial de Liquidação e Custódia, or SELIC), which is published each month by the government
- A daily fine of 0.33% of the tax due, up to a maximum penalty of 20% of the tax due (excluding interest)

In general, assessments resulting from a tax audit are subject to a penalty of 75% on the tax due. The penalty increases to 150% in the case of fraud. These penalties can be reduced by 50% if the payment is made by the last day of the appeal period (other penalty reductions are available during the appeal process). In such case, the effective penalty is 37.5%.

Dividends. Withholding tax is not imposed on dividends paid to residents and nonresidents out of profits generated on or after 1 January 1996.

For earnings recognized in 2014, the excess of dividends paid based on the statutory financial statements over the dividends determined under a "tax balance sheet" is subject to tax. A 15% withholding tax applies to such excess dividends paid to nonresidents. Dividends generated before 2014 are not subject to tax even if they are in excess of the dividends determined under the "tax balance sheet." Dividends generated after 2014 are not subject to tax because the concept of "tax balance sheet" has ceased to exist.

Brazilian companies are allowed to pay a "deductible dividend," which is called interest on net equity (INE), to their shareholders.

INE is calculated by applying a benchmark interest rate called Taxa de Juros de Longo Prazo (TJLP) to the net equity of the Brazilian company, followed by certain adjustments provided by the tax law. INE is treated as deductible interest for tax purposes, which is subject to a 15% withholding tax when paid to residents and nonresidents. A 25% rate applies to nonresidents located in blacklisted jurisdictions. Payments to Brazilian residents are fully taxable and are also subject to the PIS tax and the COFINS. (For details regarding the PIS tax and COFINS, see Section D.)

Foreign tax relief. A foreign tax credit is available to Brazilian companies on income taxes paid overseas. In general, the foreign tax credit is limited to the amount of Brazilian CIT and SCT on the foreign-source income. Compliance with certain formalities is required to support the foreign tax credit.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. CIT and SCT are due on a company's taxable income, which is the net book income, as adjusted by the tax law. In general, operating expenses are deductible if the following conditions are satisfied: they are necessary, usual and common to the company's activity; they are actually incurred; and they are supported by proper documentation. However, the following expenses, among others, are not deductible:

- Expenses related to fixed assets, including financial and operating lease payments, depreciation and amortization, if the assets are not directly used in the production or commercialization of products and services.
- Fringe benefits furnished to shareholders and officers if the beneficiaries are not identified and individualized (a 35% [effective rate of 53.84%] withholding tax is imposed on such payments). Neither the fringe benefits nor the withholding tax is deductible.
- Donations in general, gifts and other non-compulsory payments.

Simplified methods are available for calculating the tax liability applicable to small businesses.

Inventories. Companies that have an integrated cost system must value inventory for tax purposes at the lower of cost or market value, using either the average cost or the first-in, first-out (FIFO) method. Direct cost and last-in, first-out (LIFO) methods cannot be used. In general, companies that do not have an integrated cost system must value finished products at 70% of the highest sales price of the product sold in the tax period. Work-in-process must be valued at either 80% of the finished product cost or 1.5 times the highest cost of the material content. Supermarkets and similar enterprises that sell a large number of goods may use a specific system for inventory valuation based on periodic and simplified counting.

Provisions. In general, the only deductible provisions are those for vacation pay and the 13th month salary (annual bonus).

Depreciation. Fixed assets may be depreciated using the straight-line method at rates provided by the Brazilian tax authorities. The following are some of the annual depreciation rates:

- Real estate assets: 4%
- Machinery and equipment: 10%
- Vehicles: 20%
- · Computer hardware and software: 20%

Companies that operate two work shifts per day may depreciate machinery and equipment at 1.5 times the normal rate. If the company operates three shifts, it may double the normal rate.

For accounting purposes, companies may calculate depreciation at different rates (taking into account International Financial Reporting Standards [IFRS] criteria, which can affect, in addition to depreciation rates, inventory and other items).

Tax losses. Tax losses may be carried forward indefinitely, but can only offset up to 30% of the company's taxable income for a tax period. No carryback is allowed.

Tax losses may be jeopardized if a company experiences a change in business activity and ownership control between the period in which losses were generated and the period in which losses would otherwise be used to offset taxable income. In general, non-operating tax losses can be offset only against non-operating gains if certain conditions are met. In a corporate restructuring involving a merger, the tax losses of the merged company must be forgone.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
State value-added tax (ICMS)	0 to 25
General rate for intrastate transactions	17/20
General rate for interstate transactions	12
General rate for interstate resale	
transactions involving imported goods	4
Transactions in which taxpayers located in	
the South or Southeast (except for Espírito	
Santo State) regions that remit goods and	
services taxable under ICMS to taxpayers	
resident in the states of the North, Northeast	
or Centre-West regions or Espírito Santo State	_ 7
Exports	Exempt
Federal value-added tax (IPI); the top rate	
applies to luxury or superfluous goods, such	
as alcoholic beverages and cigarettes	0 to 330
Tax on Financial Operations (IOF); imposed	
on credit transactions, foreign-exchange	
transactions, insurance operations and	
financial investments	
Loan operations	0.0041
Daily rate (maximum annual rate of 1.5%)	0.0041
Additional rate	0.38
Foreign-exchange transactions	0.38 to 6.38
Insurance operations	0.38 to 7.38
Financial investments	Various
Social Integration Program (PIS) tax; levied	
on gross income at a rate of 1.65%; the tax	
is a non-cumulative (VAT-type) tax for certain	
taxpayers; under the non-cumulative regime,	
some companies are subject to the "single-phase"	••
regime, with the manufacturer being responsible fo	1
the contribution collection, usually at a higher rate	
(2.1% for pharmaceuticals; 2.2% cosmetics and	

Nature of tax Rate (%)

2.3% auto parts); certain companies, including local financial institutions and companies that manufacture goods in the Manaus Free Trade Zone, are subject to the cumulative regime and make the contribution at a 0.65% rate; the tax is also levied on imports of goods at a rate of 2.1% and on services at a rate of 1.65%, in most cases; however, for certain imported, goods, different rates apply; in certain cases, the rate is reduced to 0%

0/0.65/1.65/2.1 to 3.52

Social Security Financing Contribution (COFINS); levied on gross income at a rate of 7.6%; the tax is a non-cumulative (VAT-type) tax for certain taxpayers; under the non-cumulative regime, some companies are subject to the "single-phase" regime, with the manufacturer being responsible for the contribution collection, usually at a higher rate (9.9% for pharmaceuticals; 10.3% for cosmetics and 10.8% for auto parts); certain companies, including local financial institutions and companies that manufacture goods in the Manaus Free Trade Zone, are subject to the cumulative regime and make the contribution at a 3% rate; the tax is also levied on imports of goods at a rate of 9.65% and on services at a rate of 7.6%, in most cases; however, for certain imported goods, different rates apply; in certain cases, the rate is reduced to 0%

0/3/7.6/9.65

to 16.48 2 to 5

Municipal Tax on Services (ISS) Social security contributions (INSS), on monthly salary; paid by

Employer

Approximately 28.8

Employee; rate varies depending on amount of remuneration (amount of employee contribution may not exceed BRL642.34 [approximately USD155] a month)

8 to 11

Severance Pay Indemnity Fund (FGTS), on monthly salary

8

11

Withholding tax on local payments of professional service fees (creditable by the recipient against income tax) Contribution for development of

cinematographic and video phonographic works (Condecine); in general, tax rate applied to amounts paid to producers, distributors and intermediaries abroad for the exploitation of cinematographic and video phonographic works

Up to 27.5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign investment. As a general rule, all foreign investments, such as equity or debt investments, must be registered with the Central Bank of Brazil (BACEN) to assure the payment of dividends, principal and interest, or the repatriation of capital. Nonresidents holding assets and rights in Brazil, such as equity investments, portfolio investments and debt investments, must be registered with the Brazilian tax authorities. On registration, the nonresidents obtain a tax identification number (CNPJ for entities or CPF for individuals). Failure to comply with the foreign-exchange regulations and associated requirements is subject to significant penalties. This particularly applies to evasion, false statements and private offsetting transactions.

Contracts for the supply of technology and technical services with the transfer of technology, and for the use of trademarks and patents between residents and nonresidents must be registered with the National Institute of Industrial Property (INPI). To allow Brazilian companies to pay and deduct the royalties up to the amounts prescribed by law, it must also be registered under the Financial Operations Registration – ROF module of the Electronic Declaratory Registration (RDE) of BACEN's electronic system (SISBACEN).

Transfer pricing. Brazilian transfer-pricing rules apply only to cross-border transactions entered into between Brazilian companies and foreign related parties. A transaction entered into between a Brazilian company and a resident of a low-tax jurisdiction or a resident in a jurisdiction with a privileged tax regime is also subject to the transfer-pricing rules, even if the parties are not related. In general, Brazilian transfer-pricing rules do not follow the transfer-pricing guidelines outlined in the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Model Convention and the US rules. For example, Brazilian transfer-pricing rules adopt fixed-profit margins on transactions carried out between related parties. Safe harbor measures may be applied to Brazilian exports.

On 29 January 2019, the Brazilian tax authorities published Normative Instruction (NI) 1.870/19 to clarify the application of the Brazilian transfer-pricing rules. NI 1.870/19 applies from the 2019 calendar year. The following are summaries of the relevant changes introduced by the NI 1.870/19:

- Transfer-pricing methods for commodities: goods that are simply quoted in one of the commodities exchanges listed in Appendix II of the Normative Instruction 1.312/12 are no longer considered commodities for Brazilian transfer-pricing purposes. The NI 1.870/19 also clarified that taxpayers must perform a transfer-pricing analysis on a transaction basis. Taxpayers are not allowed to group all the transactions that occurred on the same day to calculate a single actual intercompany price to be tested under the Quotation Price on Imports (PCI) method and the Quotation Price on Exports (PCEX) method.
- Discrepancy margin: NI 1.870/19 clarified that the difference between the actual intercompany price and the comparable price must be calculated by considering the weighted average benchmark price differing from the actual price up to 5% for transactions carried out before 31 December 2018. However, from 1 January 2019, NI 1.870/19 provides that taxpayers must use the weighted average of the comparable price as the denominator for the calculation of the discrepancy margin.

- General rule for imports: NI 1.870/19 introduces two significant changes to the provisions applicable to imports. The comparable prices under the Comparable Independent Price (PIC) method and the Production Cost Plus Profit (CPL) method must be calculated exclusively in the calendar year in which the good, service or right was imported. On the other hand, the Resale Minus Profit (PRL) method calculation must be performed in the calendar year in which the imported good, service or right is sold.
- PIC method: NI 1.870/19 makes clear that a PIC comparable must not be calculated by considering transactions involving parties (related or unrelated) located in countries considered to be a tax haven or privileged tax jurisdiction.
- PRL method: To define the actual price for imports, taxpayers must consider the International Commercial Terms.
 Furthermore, export transactions must not be considered in calculating the PRL comparable.

Low-tax jurisdiction and privileged tax regime. The Brazilian low-tax jurisdiction (LTJ) list (black list) and privileged tax regime (PTR) list (gray list) are contained in regulations issued by the Brazilian tax authorities. New definitions of LTJ and PTR were introduced in 2015 and in 2016. In 2016, Ireland was added to the black list, and Austria holding companies without substantial economic activity were added to the gray list. In addition, new rules on the meaning of substantial economic activity were issued in 2016. As of 2018, Costa Rica, Madeira and Singapore were removed from the black list; however, specific regimes in all three jurisdictions were added to the gray list. In 2019, Brazil removed San Marino from the black list.

Thin-capitalization. Under thin-capitalization rules, interest expense arising from a financial arrangement with a related party is deductible only if the related Brazilian borrower does not exceed a debt-to-net equity ratio of 2:1. In addition, interest expense arising from a financing arrangement executed with a party established in a LTJ or benefiting from a PTR is deductible only if the Brazilian borrower does not have a debt-to-net equity ratio of greater than 0.3:1.

Controlled foreign companies. Profits realized by a controlled foreign company (CFC) of a Brazilian company are subject to income taxation on 31 December of each year regardless of any actual distribution by the CFC. Law 12,973/2014 introduced a new CFC regime. Under the new regime, qualifying CFCs are taxed on an entity-by-entity basis (that is, individually regardless of the design of the corporate structure outside of Brazil). If certain conditions are met, a tax consolidation of CFCs can be performed at the level of the Brazilian shareholder, through which the accounting losses of a qualifying CFC may offset taxable income of another CFC.

The earnings of CFC entities whose business is connected to oil and gas activities are exempt from tax in Brazil. Foreign tax credits of CFCs can be used against Brazilian corporate income tax, limited to the Brazilian corporate income tax due on CFC income. Under regulations issued by the Brazilian tax authorities (Normative Instruction 1,520/2014), the Brazilian shareholder can

elect which non-Brazilian entities are subject to tax consolidation. Qualifying non-CFC entities are subject to tax in Brazil on an actual or deemed dividend distribution to a Brazilian shareholder. A deemed credit of 9% of the CFC income subject to tax in Brazil is available for qualifying entities.

The Brazilian corporate income tax on CFC income may be subject to installment payments over a period of eight years (12.5% payment per year), but the deferred tax liability is subject to adjustment based on London Interbank Offered Rate plus the US dollar currency exchange variation.

Digital bookkeeping. The Public System of Digital Bookkeeping (Sistema Público de Escrituração Digital, or SPED) is a unified electronic storage of accounting and tax bookkeeping. It is intended to replace bookkeeping prepared on paper and to unify the preparation, storage, and certification requirements of the Board of Trade and of the tax authorities at the municipal, state and federal levels. Most companies are now required to comply with the SPED.

International Financial Reporting Standards. Law 11,638/07 introduced changes to the Brazilian Corporate Law (Law 6,404/76) with respect to the preparation of financial statements for corporations as well as for large companies, regardless of whether they are organized as corporations. This law represents a major step in the process toward harmonization of Brazilian GAAP with IFRS. Under this law, which took effect on 1 January 2008, large companies must prepare their financial statements under new Brazilian GAAP, which is consistent with IFRS principles.

This harmonization process was not intended to generate any tax consequences in Brazil. Consequently, the Brazilian IRS issued guidance on achieving such tax neutrality (called the Transitional Tax Regime). Effective from 2015, Law 12,973/2014 revokes the Transitional Tax Regime by realigning the income tax rules with the accounting rules (Brazilian GAAP), unless otherwise prescribed by the tax law. The early adoption of Law 12,973/2014 for the 2014 calendar year was optional.

Foreign trade of services integrated system. The Brazilian tax authorities require the reporting of inbound and outbound services and intangible transactions outlined in Brazilian Services Codification (Nomenclatura Brasileira de Serviços, Intangíveis e Outras Operações que Produzam Variações no Patrimônio, or NBS) through an integrated system with the Brazilian IRS, named Integrated Foreign Trade System for Foreign Services, Intangibles and other Transactions (Sistema Integrado de Comércio Exterior de Serviços, Intangíveis e Outras Operações que Produzam Variações no Patrimônio, or SISCOSERV).

Special tax benefits. The Brazilian government has issued laws providing tax incentives to increase investments in Brazil. The following are the main programs:

- Law 11,196/2005: tax benefits for investments in infrastructure and research and development (R&D)
- Special Tax Regime for the Renewal and Expansion of Port Structures (Regime Tributário para Incentivo à Modernização e à Ampliação da Estrutura Portuária, or REPORTO): suspension

of IPI, PIS, COFINS and import tax for investments in ports, warehousing and surveillance and monitoring systems

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties (k) %
Argentina	0 (n)	15 (d)(n)	10/15 (n)
Austria (s)	0	15 (d)	15 (b)(l)(r)
Belgium	0	15 (a)(d)	15 (c)(m)
Canada	0	15 (a)(d)	15 (l)
Chile	0	15	15
China Mainland	0	15 (d)	15 (1)
Czechoslovakia (h)	0	15 (d)(f)	15 (l)
Denmark (t)	0	15 (d)	15 (l)
Ecuador	0	15 (d)	15 (l)
Finland	0	15 (d)	15 (c)(l)(r)
France	0	15 (a)(d)	15 (c)(l)(r)
Hungary	0	15 (d)(g)	15 (1)
India	0	15 (d)	15 (l)
Israel	0	15 (d)	15 (i)
Italy	0	15 (d)	15 (1)
Japan	0	12.5 (d)	12.5 (e)(l)(r)
Korea (South)	0	15 (a)(d)	10 (l)(p)
Luxembourg	0	15 (a)(d)	15 (1)
Mexico	0	15 (d)	10
Netherlands (u)	0	15 (a)(d)	15 (1)
Norway	0	15 (d)	15 (1)
Peru	0	15 (d)	15
Philippines	0	15 (d)	15 (1)
Portugal	0	15 (d)	15
Russian Federation	0	15 (d)	15
South Africa	0	15 (d)	10 (p)
Spain	0	15 (d)(f)	10 (o)(p)
Sweden	0	15 (d)	15 (l)(r)
Trinidad and Tobago	0	15 (d)	15
Turkey	0	15 (q)	15 (i)
Ukraine	0	15 (d)	15
Venezuela	0	15 (d)	15
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0	15 (j)	15 (j)

- (a) The withholding rate is 10% for interest on certain bank loans with a minimum term of seven years.
- (b) The withholding rate is 10% for royalties for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, excluding cinematographic films and films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting, produced by a resident of a contracting state.
- (c) The withholding rate is 10% for royalties for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works or for the use of, or the right to use, cinematographic films or television or radio films or tapes produced by a resident of a contracting state.
- (d) Interest paid to the government of the other contracting state, a political subdivision thereof or an agency (including a financial institution) wholly owned by that government or political subdivision is exempt from tax.
- (e) The withholding rate is 15% for royalties with respect to copyrights of cinematographic films and films or tapes for radio or television broadcasting.
- (f) The withholding rate is 10% for interest on certain long-term (at least 10 years) bank loans.
- (g) The withholding rate is 10% for interest on certain long-term (at least eight years) bank loans.

- (h) Brazil is honoring the Czechoslovakia treaty with respect to the Czech and Slovak Republics.
- (i) This rate applies to royalties related to the use of, or the right to use, trademarks. For other royalties, including payments for technical assistance and technical services, the rate is 10%.
- (j) The withholding tax rate may increase to 25% if the recipient is resident in a low-tax jurisdiction or benefits from a privileged tax regime (see Section E).
- (k) The tax treaties do not apply to the CIDE (see footnote [d] to Section A).
- (a) The tax deades do not apply to the CIDE (see roothote [a] to section A).

 (b) The withholding tax rate is 25% for royalties paid for the use of trademarks.
- (m) The withholding tax rate is 20% for royalties paid for the use of trademarks.
 (n) Argentina and Brazil signed a protocol amending the treaty, which entered
- into force on 1 January 2019. The protocol provides for new maximum rates for dividends (10% and 15%), interest (15%) and royalties (10% and 15%), as well as other changes. The previous wording of the treaty did not provide a maximum rate for royalties, but provided that the domestic rate applied.
- a maximum rate for royalties, but provided that the domestic rate applied.(o) The withholding rate is 15% for royalties for the use of, or the right to use, trademarks.
- (p) The withholding tax rate applicable to royalties was reduced as a result of the most favorable clause contained in the protocol to the treaty. This clause provides for a rate reduction if a future treaty establishes a lower rate. Because of the treaty between Brazil and Israel, the withholding tax rate on royalties was reduced to 10% (except for trademark royalties).
- (q) Interest paid from Turkey to the Brazilian government, Central Bank of Brazil or the National Economic and Social Development Bank (BNDES) are exempt from Turkish tax. Interest paid from Brazil to the Turkish government, the Central Bank of the Republic of Turkey (Türkiye Cumhuriyet Merkez Bankasi) or the Turkish Bank of Exportation and Importation (Eximbank) are exempt from Brazilian tax.
- (r) The protocols of these treaties do not expressly classify payments for technical services as royalties. Based on recent interpretations of the Brazilian tax authorities, it may be possible to claim that technical services fees paid to beneficiaries located in these countries are not subject to withholding income tax.
- (s) Brazil's Superior Administrative Court has ruled that under the Brazil-Austria double tax treaty, Brazilian CFC rules do not violate the OECD model tax treaty.
- (t) Brazil has published Decree 75.106/74/2019, which approves a protocol to the Brazil-Denmark double tax treaty. The protocol changes the previous methodology used to prevent double taxation (that is, exemption to credit methodology).
- Brazil's Superior Administrative Court has ruled that the Brazil-Netherlands double tax treaty does not prevent the application of Brazilian CFC rules.

In 2018, Brazil signed double tax treaties with Singapore, Switzerland and United Arab Emirates, for which internal approval measures are still pending. Therefore, they are not yet in force.

In 2019, an agreement between Brazil and the United Kingdom for the exchange of information entered into force.

British Virgin Islands

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Road Town	GMT -4
EY Ritter House, Wickhams Cay 2 Road Town, Tortola VG 1110 British Virgin Islands	+1 (284) 852-5450 Fax: +1 (284) 852-5451
Principal Tax Contact	
★ Bill Bailey	+1 (441) 504-5692
(resident in Bermuda)	Email: bill.bailey@bm.ey.com
Business Tax Advisory	
Gareth Chatkin	+1 (284) 852-5482
	Email: gareth.m.chatkin2@vg.ey.com

A. At a glance

A. At a giance	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	0
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0
Branch Tax Rate (%)	0
Withholding Tax (%)	0

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

The BVI Business Companies Act, 2004 (BVI BC Act) entered into force on 1 January 2005. Under the BVI BC Act, companies incorporated under the British Virgin Islands (BVI) Companies Act are exempt from all taxes provided under the BVI Income Tax Ordinance. The BVI BC Act is essentially an amalgamation of the International Business Companies (IBC) Act and the BVI Companies Act, which contained a regime under which all domestic companies incorporated in the BVI were governed. In addition, on 1 January 2007, all International Business Companies on the companies register in the BVI were automatically reregistered under the BVI BC Act and, consequently, the IBC Act was repealed in full.

All Business Companies (BCs) are statutorily exempt from BVI taxes. However, such companies must pay an annual license fee (see Section C). In general, a BC may not transact business with persons resident in the BVI or own interests in real property located in the BVI unless it obtains the relevant trade license from the BVI government. In addition, a BC may not carry on business as a bank, trust company, insurance company or reinsurance company without a license from the BVI Financial Services Commission.

C. Other taxes

Payroll tax. Payroll tax is imposed on every employer and self-employed person who carries on business in the BVI. The tax rates are 10% for Class 1 employers and 14% for Class 2 employers. The tax is applied to the remuneration paid or deemed to be paid, 8% of which may be reclaimed and paid by the employees

or deemed employees. Class 1 employers are those meeting the following conditions:

- Payroll during the financial year that does not exceed USD150,000
- Annual turnover that does not exceed USD300,000
- · A total of seven or less employees and deemed employees

All employers not falling within the Class 1 category are deemed to be Class 2 employers.

The first USD10,000 of actual remuneration paid to an employee, deemed employee or self-employed person is exempt from tax.

Social tax. Social tax requires both the employer and employee contribute to the mandatory National Insurance Scheme. The total contribution rate is 8.5%, of which 4.5% is paid by the employer and the remaining 4% can be passed on to the employees. These contributions are based on the amount of weekly wages up to a maximum of USD837 or monthly wages up to a maximum of USD3,627. The maximum insurable earnings is USD43,524.

National health insurance. BVI implemented a new national health insurance regime, effective from 1 January 2016. This regime requires employers and employees to pay 3.75% each on the employees' monthly income. The maximum income on which national health insurance premiums is assessed is two times the upper wage limit for social security contributions, which currently equals USD7,063.34 per month. Consequently, the maximum amount payable monthly by employees and employers is USD264.88 each. Employees are also required to contribute an additional 3.75% on behalf of an unemployed spouse.

D. Fees and stamp duties

Restricted Class III trust license

The following table summarizes the fees and stamp duties payable in the BVI.

Nature of fees and duties	Rate
Annual license fees	
BCs incorporated under the BVI BC Act,	
with authorized share capital of	
Up to USD50,000 or foreign-currency	
equivalent or authorized to issue up	
to 50,000 shares	USD350
Exceeding USD50,000 or foreign-currency	,
equivalent or authorized to issue more	
than 50,000 shares	USD1,100
Restricted Purpose Company	USD5,000
General banking license	USD20,000
Restricted Class I banking license	USD16,000
Restricted Class II banking license	USD16,000
Insurance company license	Up to USD10,000
Class I trust license	USD16,000
Class II trust license	USD14,000
Class III trust license	USD12,000
Restricted Class II trust license	USD1,000 to
	USD3.000

USD500

12%

0.2% to 5%

Nature of fees and duties Stamp duties, on various instruments and transfers of ownership Real estate, on higher of consideration or market value Sales to belongers (individuals born in the BVI or those granted BVI status and BVI companies that are at least 67% owned by such persons and do not have any non-belongers as directors) Rate Rate

Other instruments and transfers E. Miscellaneous matters

Sales to non-belongers

Foreign-exchange controls. The BVI does not have any foreign-exchange control regulations.

European Union Savings Tax Directive. As a result of the BVI's status as a British Overseas Territory, it is required to comply with the requirements of the European Union (EU) Savings Tax Directive (the Directive). Banks and other paying agents in the BVI must exchange certain information pertaining to EU residents.

Under the Mutual Legal Assistance (Tax Matters) (Automatic Exchange of Information) Order, 2011, effective from 1 January 2012, the former 35% withholding option under the Directive is no longer applicable because the BVI transitioned to the automatic exchange-of-information option instead of the withholding-tax option under the Directive. This order provides that BVI-based paying agents are no longer subject to the withholding tax option as a means of complying with the Directive. Instead, BVI institutions must disclose the minimum information to the BVI Inland Revenue, which in turn complies with the information-exchange policy under the Directive.

On 24 March 2014, the EU revised the Directive to strengthen the existing rules on exchange of information on savings income. The principal changes to the Directive are the following:

- A look-through approach based on "customer due diligence," which prevents individuals from circumventing the Directive by using an interposed legal person located in certain non-EU countries
- Enhanced rules aimed at preventing individuals from circumventing the Directive by using an interposed legal person located in an EU member state
- Extending the scope of the Directive to include financial products that have similar characteristics to debt claims
- Inclusion of income obtained through undertakings for collective investment in transferable securities authorized by Directive 85/611/EEC (UCITS)

F. Tax treaties

Although the United Kingdom's double tax treaties with Japan and Switzerland have been extended to the BVI, these treaties are not used in practice. The BVI has not entered into any other tax

treaties. However, the BVI has entered into 28 tax information exchange agreements with various jurisdictions, including Canada, China Mainland, Japan and the United States, and with 16 European countries, including France, Germany, Ireland, the Netherlands and the United Kingdom.

On 30 June 2014, the BVI and the U.S. Treasury signed and released a Model 1 Intergovernmental Agreement for the implementation of the US Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA).

All BVI institutions must comply with FATCA regulations. In addition, if required, they must report to the BVI International Tax Authority via the authority's Automatic Exchange of Information website.

The BVI was an early adopter of the CRS. The BVI recently issued its initial CRS regulations, which took effect on 1 January 2016. The first reporting for the 2016 tax year was due by the end of July 2017. The expected deadline for subsequent years is 31 May. All BVI institutions must comply with the CRS.

The BVI has adopted Economic Substance regulations in response to the work of the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) and the EU with respect to fair taxation and has implemented them as of 1 January 2019. All BVI institutions must comply with the Economic Substance regulations as applicable.

Brunei Darussalam

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Business Tax Advisory

Brunei Darussalam

Lim Teck Guan +673 (2) 239-139

Email: teck-guan.lim@bn.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	18.5 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0
Branch Tax Rate (%)	18.5 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) (b)	` ′
Dividends	0
Interest	2.5
Royalties	10
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	6

- (a) This is the standard rate. The rate of petroleum income tax is 55%.
- (b) For a listing of withholding taxes, see Section D.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Limited companies, regardless of whether they are incorporated overseas or locally or are registered as a branch of a foreign company, are subject to a tax on income accruing in, derived from or received in Brunei Darussalam.

Branches of foreign companies are taxed on their profits arising in Brunei Darussalam at the same rates as corporations.

Rate of corporate income tax. The income tax rate is 18.5% for resident and nonresident companies, except for those engaged in petroleum operations. The rate of petroleum income tax is 55%.

The first BND100,000 of chargeable income is taxed at a reduced rate of one quarter of the full rate, while the next BND150,000 is taxed at half the full rate. The balance of chargeable income is taxed at the full rate. For a new company, the first BND100,000 of chargeable income is exempt from tax. This exemption applies for a company's first three consecutive years of assessment.

Certain enterprises and industries may be exempted from taxation if they are considered essential for the development of the country.

Companies that have gross sales or turnover of BND1 million or less are exempted from corporate income tax or charged with a 0% corporate income tax.

Capital gains. Capital gains are not taxed. Capital losses are not deductible. However, if assets have been acquired for resale rather than for a company's use, any profit from the sale is regarded as taxable income.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year.

Tax returns must be filed by electronic means.

Corporations must file an annual tax return by 30 June of each year and pay any tax due by the same date. Corporations must also file an Estimated Chargeable Income (ECI) return within three months after their accounting year-end if they are unable to file their annual tax return within this period. Any tax due under an ECI return must be paid by the due date for filing the ECI return. If tax is paid under an ECI return, the tax is adjusted accordingly in the annual tax return. In general, extensions of time are not granted.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign income that is not received in Brunei Darussalam is free from tax. Brunei Darussalam has entered into double tax treaties with Bahrain, Cambodia, China Mainland, the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR), Indonesia, Japan, Korea (South), Kuwait, Laos, Luxembourg, Malaysia, Oman, Pakistan, Qatar, Singapore, the United Arab Emirates, the United Kingdom and Vietnam. Both resident and nonresident companies may also apply for unilateral relief on income arising from British Commonwealth jurisdictions offering reciprocal relief. However, the maximum relief cannot exceed half the Brunei Darussalam rate.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The following sources of income are subject to tax:

- Gains or profits from any trade, business, profession or vocation
- Gains or profits from employment
- Net annual value of land and improvements occupied or used rent-free for residential or enjoyment purposes
- Dividends, interest or discounts
- Pensions, charges or annuities
- Rents, royalties, premiums and any other profits arising from property

In computing taxable income, normal business expenses may be deducted.

Interest expenses are allowed as a deduction only if the loan generating the charge is used for the production of taxable income.

Provisions. Provisions for debts are generally tax-deductible only if they are made against specific bad debts and if evidence indicates that the debts may not be recoverable.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation charged in the financial accounts is not deductible for tax purposes. Instead, capital allowances (tax depreciation) are permitted.

Industrial buildings. An initial allowance of 40% of the qualifying expenditure is given on industrial buildings in the year of expenditure, with a further annual allowance of 20% of qualifying expenditure provided on a straight-line basis until the total expenditure is written off.

Plant and machinery. An initial allowance of 40% of the cost of plant or machinery is given on the qualifying expenditure, and an annual allowance is given on the declining value of the asset. Effective from 1 January 2016, the rates of the annual allowance for all types of assets were changed to 25%. Alternatively, a company may choose to write off such expenditure over three years on a straight-line basis. For plant and machinery not exceeding BND2,000 per item, a company may choose to write off such expenditure fully in the year of acquisition subject to an aggregate cap of BND30,000 per year. For computer and office automation equipment, a company may also choose to write off such assets fully in the year of acquisition.

Effective from 1 January 2014, the capital allowance rate was increased to 150% for assets categorized as plant and machinery for companies in the manufacturing sector. This capital allowance applies only to plant and machinery installed between 1 January 2014 and 31 December 2019.

Mining. All expenditure incurred in connection with the working of a mine or other source of mineral deposit of a wasting nature is considered qualifying mining expenditure. An initial allowance of 10% of the qualifying expenditure is given in the year of expenditure, with annual depletion allowances deductible over the life of the mine. These are determined by multiplying the residue of the capital expenditure by the greater of 20% and the following fraction:

Output for the year Output for the year plus estimated future output

Disposals. When an asset is sold, scrapped or destroyed, a balancing allowance or charge is made, based on the difference between the disposal price and the depreciated value on disposal. The balancing charge may be deferred if the plant and machinery

disposed of are replaced by similar assets.

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward for up to six years to offset future profits. Continuity of trade or ownership is not required to carry forward losses. Losses in one trade or business may be set off against other sources of income for the same year of assessment.

Unabsorbed capital allowances may be carried forward indefinitely, provided the company continues to carry on the same trade or business.

Groups of companies. No special rules or reliefs apply to groups of companies; each company is taxed on its own income as appropriate.

D. Domestic and treaty withholding tax rates

Brunei Darussalam's domestic tax law imposes withholding tax on various payments made to nonresident persons, which include companies and bodies of persons. A company is considered to be a nonresident company if the control and management of its business are not exercised in Brunei Darussalam. The following are the withholding tax rates.

Type of payment	Rate (%)
Interest, commissions, fees or other payments	
with respect to loans or indebtedness	2.5
Royalties or other lump-sum payments for the	
use of movable properties	10
Payments for the use of, or the right to use,	
scientific, technical, industrial or commercial	
knowledge or information	10
Technical assistance and service fees	10
Management fees	10
Rent or other payments for the use of movable	
properties	10
Nonresident directors' remuneration	10

The above withholding tax rates may be reduced under tax treaties. Brunei Darussalam has entered into double tax treaties with Bahrain, Cambodia, China Mainland, the Hong Kong SAR, Indonesia, Japan, Korea (South), Kuwait, Laos, Luxembourg, Malaysia, Oman, Pakistan, Qatar, Singapore, the United Arab Emirates, the United Kingdom and Vietnam.

Bulgaria

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Sofia GMT +2

ΕY +359 (2) 817-7100 Polygraphia Office Center

Floor 4 Tsarigradsko shose blvd 47A

Sofia 1124 Bulgaria

Fax: +359 (2) 817-7111 Email: office.sofia@bg.ey.com

Principal Tax Contact, Business Tax Advisory and Tax Policy and Controversy

★ Milen Raikov +359 (2) 817-7155

Mobile: +359 (886) 183-933 Email: milen.raikov@bg.ey.com

Business Tax Services

* Evguenia Tzenova +359 (2) 817-7100

Mobile: +359 (885) 078-099

Email: evguenia.tzenova@bg.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory, Transaction Tax Advisory and Transfer Pricing

★ Viktor Mitev +359 (2) 817-7343

> Mobile: +359 (889) 100-425 Email: viktor.mitev@bg.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Naiden Kostadinov +359 (2) 817-7175

Mobile: +359 (886) 739-724

Email: naiden.kostadinov@bg.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Nevena Kovacheva +359 (2) 817-7146

Mobile: +359 (887) 601-233

Email: nevena.kovacheva@bg.ey.com

Legal Services

★ Svetlin Adrianov +359 (2) 817-7141

> Mobile: +359 (885) 879-877 Email: svetlin.adrianov@bg.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	10
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	10 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	10
Withholding Tax (%)(b)	

Dividends	5 (c)(d)
Interest	0/10 (e)(f)(g)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	0/10 (e)(f)
Fees for Technical Services	10 (f)

Rent and Payments Under Lease, Franchising and Factoring Agreements Derived from

Sources in Bulgaria 10 (f)

Net Operating Losses (Years) Carryback Carryforward

(a) Capital gains derived from the sale of shares, rights and government bonds through the Bulgarian stock market or stock exchanges in European Union (EU) or European Economic Area (EEA) countries are exempt from tax.

0

- (b) An EU/EEA recipient of Bulgarian-source income that is subject to withholding tax may claim a deduction for expenses incurred in earning that income by filing an annual corporate income tax return. The return must be filed by 31 December of the year following the year of accrual of the income.
- (c) This tax does not apply to payments to entities that are resident for tax purposes in Bulgaria or EU/EEA countries (no requirements for participation percentage and minimum holding period are imposed). However, under the general anti-tax avoidance rule provided in the domestic corporate income tax law, no exemption from withholding tax is granted to an arrangement or a series of arrangements that, taking into account all of the relevant facts and circumstances, are not genuine and result in tax avoidance.
- (d) This rate may be reduced by tax treaties for dividends distributed to entities not resident for tax purposes in EU/EEA countries.
- (e) The zero rate applies to Bulgarian-source interest or royalty income accrued to EU associated companies (a minimum holding of 25% of the share capital must be maintained for at least two years) if the income recipient is its beneficial owner. The zero rate can be availed before the expiration of the two-year period if the minimum 25% share capital holding is not interrupted as of the moment of the income accrual (if the share capital holding is interrupted before the expiration of the two-year period, a 10% withholding tax is due together with penalty interest for delay). The exemption from tax does not apply to income accrued on hybrid financial instruments. The zero rate is disallowed if the Bulgarian-source payment is, in substance, a profit distribution or capital decrease or aims at tax avoidance or tax evasion.
- (f) This tax applies to payments to nonresidents only and may be reduced in accordance with an applicable tax treaty. In certain cases, the withholding tax applies to income accrued by a nonresident entity through its Bulgarian permanent establishment to other parts of the same entity located outside Bulgaria. Advance payments are not subject to the withholding tax.
- (g) Interest on debt (other than government or municipality bonds) extended to the Bulgarian state or a municipality is exempt from withholding tax. Interest income on bonds or other debt instruments issued by Bulgarian resident companies, the Bulgarian state or municipalities on a regulated EU/EEA market is exempt from withholding tax. The exemptions mentioned in the two preceding sentences are granted to all corporate investors, regardless of their tax residency. Interest income paid to nonresident issuers of bonds or other debt instruments is not subject to withholding tax in Bulgaria if all of the following conditions are met:
 - The issuer of these bonds or debt instruments is a tax resident of an EU/ EEA member state.
 - The purpose for the issuance of the bonds or other debt instruments is that
 the proceeds will be used for granting a loan to a Bulgarian tax resident
 company.
 - The bonds or other debt instruments are issued on a regulated market in Bulgaria or another EU/EEA member state.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Bulgarian companies are subject to corporate tax on their worldwide income. Bulgarian companies are companies incorporated in Bulgaria. Foreign companies are taxed in Bulgaria on their profits generated from activities conducted through a permanent establishment in the country and on income from Bulgarian sources.

Rates of corporate tax. The corporate tax rate is 10%.

A 10% tax is imposed on certain expenses, such as employeerelated, in-kind fringe benefits and representation-related expenses, thereby increasing the effective tax rate for companies incurring such expenses (see Section D). **Capital gains and losses.** Capital gains from disposals of assets, including shares, derived by Bulgarian tax residents are included in the current year tax base and are subject to tax at the standard corporate tax rate of 10%. No rollover relief is provided. Capital losses are deductible for tax purposes.

Capital gains derived from the sale of shares, rights and government bonds through the Bulgarian stock market or stock exchanges in EU/EEA countries are exempt from tax. Similarly, losses from the sale of shares, rights and government bonds through such stock exchanges are not deductible for tax purposes.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year. Annual tax returns must be filed by 31 March of the year following the tax year. The tax return must be accompanied by an activity report for statistical purposes. Taxpayers that did not carry on business activity during the respective year are not required to submit annual tax returns and activity reports.

Companies subject to tax must make advance payments of tax. Only persons that have net sales revenue from the preceding year in excess of BGN3 million must make monthly advance payments. Newly established companies and companies with sales of less than BGN300,000 for the preceding tax year are not required to make advance payments. These taxable persons may opt for quarterly advance payments. Companies with sales ranging from BGN300,000 to BGN3 million for the preceding tax year are subject to quarterly advance corporate tax payments. The tax base for the monthly advance payments is one-twelfth of the company's forecasted annual taxable income for the tax year. The tax base of the quarterly advance payments is one-fourth of the company's forecasted annual taxable income for the tax year. The tax rate for calculating the advance payments is 10%.

The monthly advance payments for January, February and March are due on 15 April of the current tax year. For the months from April through December, the monthly advance payments are due on the 15th day of the respective month. The quarterly advance payments for the first and second quarters are due on the 15th day after the end of the respective quarter. For the third quarter, the advance payment is due on 15 December. No quarterly payment is required for the last quarter. Companies must pay the corporate tax due for the tax year, less the advance installments, by 31 March of the following year.

In the case of errors (including accounting errors) related to the prior year for which the tax return was filed, companies can file a one-off corrective corporate income tax return by 30 September of the year.

The tax on certain expenses (see Section D) is payable on an annual basis by 31 March of the following year.

Dividends. A 5% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid by Bulgarian companies to companies resident for tax purposes in non-EU/EEA countries, as well as on hidden profit distributions to residents of EU/EEA countries.

Remittances of profits by branches to their home countries are not subject to withholding tax.

Foreign tax relief. Bulgarian companies are entitled to a tax credit for identical or similar foreign taxes imposed abroad. The tax credit is limited to the amount of the Bulgarian tax that would have been paid in Bulgaria on the income subject to the foreign tax. In addition, a per-country limitation applies. Bulgarian tax treaties normally provide an exemption from Bulgarian taxation for income from foreign real estate and foreign permanent establishments.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Taxable income is based on annual accounts prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) or, for small and medium-sized enterprises, Bulgarian accounting standards. However, taxable income does not equal the profit shown in the accounts, because certain adjustments to revenue and expenses are required for tax purposes with respect to items such as accrual for bonuses, unused leave, depreciation and impairment of assets.

The write-down of assets as a result of impairment is not deductible for tax purposes. The loss is deductible on realization.

IFRS 16 (Leases) related amendments. Effective from 1 January 2019, several changes were made in the Bulgarian corporate tax law with respect to the tax treatment of the expenses incurred under operating and financial lease contracts. Under a newly enacted measure, the expenses and revenues related to operating lease contracts, according to the International Accounting Standards, and accrued for accounting purposes by the lessee are not recognized for tax purposes. In addition, the assets that the lessee has a right to use under the operating lease contract, according to the International Accounting Standards, are not recognized as tax-depreciable assets.

The measure also provides that the expenses or revenues determined under the National Accounting Standard 17 (Leases) with respect to operating lease contracts are recognized for tax purposes. These amounts are treated as accounting expenses or revenues for corporate tax purposes.

Inventories. All cost methods that are applicable under IFRS may be used for tax purposes. For manufacturing entities, the quantity of raw material exceeding the usual quantity of raw materials required for the production of a particular unit is treated as avoidance of taxation and is subject to adjustment for tax purposes.

Provisions. Impairments and write-offs of receivables are not deductible for tax purposes until their materialization or the expiration of the five-year statute of limitation to pursue the claim at court. This rule does not apply to financial institutions, which may deduct impairments and write-offs of receivables in the year in which they are booked. Provisions for payables are not deductible for tax purposes until their materialization.

Tax depreciation. The law provides the following maximum tax depreciation rates for categories of assets.

Category	Assets	Rate (%)
1	Buildings, facilities, communication devices, electricity carriers and communication lines, and accounting expenses for the construction, improvem or repair of elements of the technical infrastructure (public state or municipal property), which are incurred or booked in the period of 1 January 2015 until 31 December 2019, incurred for the construction or improvement of the elements of the technical infrastructure that are related to the business activity of the taxpayer and wholly or partially unrecognized for tax purposes	ent 4
2	Machines, manufacturing equipment and other equipment	30 (a)
3	Transportation vehicles, excluding automobiles, road coverings and aircraft runways	10
4	Computers, software and the right to use software, and mobile phones	50
5	Automobiles	25
6	Intangibles and other tangible assets that are legally protected for a limited time period	- (b)
7	Other tangible assets	15

 (a) The rate may increase to as high as 50% for new machines for investment purposes.

(b) The depreciation rate is determined by dividing 100 by the number of years of the legal restriction. The maximum rate is 33%%.

The Corporate Income Tax Act contains measures requiring companies to prepare tax depreciation plans.

Goodwill arising from business combinations is not treated as a depreciable asset for tax purposes.

Relief for losses. Tax losses may be carried forward for five years. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Bulgarian law does not include measures for filing consolidated returns or relieving losses within a group.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax; imposed on all domestic	
supplies of goods and services, imports	
and intra-EU acquisitions in Bulgaria	20
Tax on expenses; imposed on payers for	
representation and social expenses and for	
fringe benefits resulting from the provision	
of company assets and personnel to	

Nature of tax Rate (%)

employees, directors and shareholders; the amount of the representation and social expenses is not subject to tax in the hands of the recipient; companies have the option to apply the 10% tax on corporate expenses triggered by the personal use of company assets and personnel by employees, directors and shareholders or to treat them as fringe benefits taxed at the personal level; companies must choose the method for taxation in their annual corporate tax return 10 Real estate property tax; rate varies by municipality 0.01 to 0.45 Real estate transfer tax; rate varies by 0.1 to 3

municipality

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Bulgarian currency is the leva (BGN). The exchange rate of the leva against the euro (EUR) is fixed at BGN1.95583 = EUR1.

Bulgaria does not impose foreign-exchange controls. However, some reporting requirements exist.

Each business transaction between local and foreign persons that involves financial credits or direct investment of a local company or sole proprietor abroad, must be declared for statistical purposes to the Bulgarian National Bank (BNB) within 15 days after the date of the transaction.

Under the Foreign Exchange Act, bank payments of up to BGN30,000 may be made freely after the payer declares the purpose of the payments. For payments over BGN30,000, certain requirements must be satisfied, including the submission of certain documents to the bank.

The act does not restrict the amount of foreign currency that may be purchased or imported into Bulgaria. Bulgarian and foreign individuals may export foreign currency of up to the equivalent of EUR10,000 without filing a declaration. The individual must file a declaration for exports exceeding EUR10,000. For exports of cash exceeding EUR15,000 or the equivalent in another currency, the customs authorities should check in the National Revenue Agency's system to determine whether the individual has any outstanding tax liabilities.

Debt-to-equity rules. An interest-limitation rule and thincapitalization provisions regulate the deductibility of interest expenses, as well as other expenses related to loans.

As of 2019, the interest-limitation rule is applied to corporate taxpayers that incur net interest and other borrowing costs exceeding BGN3 million for the calendar year. The tax deduction of such costs is limited to 30% of the respective entity's taxadjusted earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA). The borrowing costs include the following:

- Interest on all types of debt arrangements, regardless of the creditor status
- Interest-like items, such as depreciation of real estate that includes capitalized borrowing cost and currency losses

All taxpayers (including those below the threshold of BGN3 million) should also adhere to the thin-capitalization regime. This regime is triggered when a company's total debt exceeds three times its equity (both figures should be calculated as an average of the opening and closing balances for the year).

Thin-capitalization provisions regulate the deductibility of interest expenses related to certain transactions, such as the following:

- Nonbank loans from related and unrelated parties
- Financial leases entered into with related parties
- Bank loans obtained from related parties or guaranteed by related parties (special rules on the deductibility of expenses apply if both the third party and the borrower provided a security or guarantee for the loan)

The tax deductibility for the net amount of the regulated interest expenses subject to the thin-capitalization provisions (after deduction of any interest income) is limited to 75% of earnings before interest and tax (EBIT). If the financial result before taking into account the interest expense is a loss, the entire amount of the interest expense is not deductible.

Taxpayers that are both thinly capitalized and that have net borrowing costs of more than BGN3 million should apply both tests and limit their deduction to the outcome that is more restrictive.

The interest not deducted under both regimes can be carried forward indefinitely.

Hidden distributions of profit. Adjustments to taxable income as a result of violations of the arm's-length principle are treated as hidden distributions of profit. The definition of hidden profit distribution also includes the following:

- Amounts not related to the business activity
- Amounts exceeding the customary market levels for both expenses accrued and amounts paid or distributed in any form in favor of shareholders, partners or persons related to them, excluding dividends
- Interest on certain hybrid instruments (debt contracts that, subject to a specific test provided for in the Corporate Income Tax Act, seem to be more akin to equity)

Hidden distributions are treated like dividends. Accordingly, they are disallowed for corporate income tax purposes and subject to a 5% withholding tax (if distributed to nonresidents).

In addition, an administrative sanction in the amount of 20% of the distributed amount is imposed. However, voluntary disclosure of hidden profit distributions in the annual corporate income tax return relieves taxpayers of this penalty. **Exit taxation.** New rules provide that when a taxpayer transfers assets or an activity to outside Bulgaria or ceases being a tax resident of Bulgaria, the amount of potential capital gain generated in Bulgaria is taxed, but such gain is not realized at the moment of the transfer. The taxation takes place when Bulgaria loses in whole or in part its right to tax the result of subsequent disposal of the transferred assets or activity.

The new rule covers the following cases:

- Transfer of assets or activity from a Bulgarian headquarter to a permanent establishment of the same entity located outside the country
- Transfer of assets or activity in the case of a change in the tax residence from Bulgaria to another country (not applicable if the assets continue to be effectively connected to a permanent establishment in Bulgaria)
- Transfer of an activity conducted through a permanent establishment in Bulgaria to another part of the entity located out of the country
- Transfer of an activity conducted through a permanent establishment in Bulgaria to another jurisdiction

In case of an assets transfer, the accounting financial result should be adjusted with the difference between the fair market value and the tax value of the transferred asset as of the time of the transfer. In case of transfer of activity, the result is to be adjusted with the difference between the fair market value of the transferred activity and its tax value decreased by the tax value of the transferred liabilities as of the time of the transfer.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates of withholding tax in Bulgaria's tax treaties are described in the following table.

	Dividends (y) %	Interest (ss)	Royalties %
	70	70	70
Albania	5/15 (h)	10	10
Algeria	10	10	10
Armenia	5/10 (m)	5/10 (ll)	5/10 (mm)
Austria	0/5 (tt)	0/5 (uu)	5 (vv)
Azerbaijan	8	0/7 (dd)	5/10 (ee)
Bahrain	0/5 (nn)	5	0/5 (oo)
Belarus	10	10	10
Belgium	10	10	5
Canada	10/15 (n)	0/10 (aaa)	10
China Mainland	10	10	7/10 (a)
Croatia	5	5	0
Cyprus	5/10 (r)	7	10
Czech Republic	10	10	10
Denmark	5/15 (b)	0	0
Egypt	10	12.5	12.5
Estonia	0/5 (ff)	0/5 (gg)	5
Finland	10 (c)	0	0/5 (d)
France	5/15 (e)	0	5
Georgia	10	10	10

	Dividends (y)	Interest (ss)	Royalties %
Germany	5/15 (qq)	0/5 (rr)	5
Greece	10	10	10
Hungary	10	10	10
India (fff)	15	0/15 (bbb)	15/20 (ccc)
Indonesia	15	10	10
Iran	7.5	5	5
Ireland	5/10 (r)	5	10
Israel	7.5	5/10 (u)	7.5
Italy (l)	10	0	5
Japan	10/15 (f)	10	10
Jordan	10	0/10 (hh)	10
Kazakhstan	10	10	10
Korea (North)	10	10	10
Korea (South)	5/10 (j)	0/10 (eee)	5
Kuwait	0/5 (v)	5	10
Latvia	5/10 (b)	5	5/7 (w)
Lebanon	5	7	5
Lithuania	0/10 (aa)	10	10
Luxembourg	5/15 (h)	0/10 (kk)	5
Malta	0 (g)	0	10
Moldova	5/15 (h)	10	10
Mongolia	10	10	10
Morocco	7/10 (q)	10	10
Netherlands (fff)	5/15 (i)	0	0/5 (pp)
North Macedonia	5/15 (p)	0/10 (hh)	10
Norway	0/5/15 (hhh)	0/5 (iii)	5
Poland	10	10	5
Portugal	10/15 (ddd)	10	10
Qatar	0	0/3 (ww)	5
Romania	5	0/5 (ggg)	5
Russian Federation	15	15	15
Singapore	5	5	5
Slovak Republic	10	10	10
Slovenia	5/10 (b)	5	5/10 (x)
South Africa	5/15 (h)	5	5/10 (z)
Spain	5/15 (i)	0	0
Sweden	10	0	5
Switzerland	10 (xx)	5 (yy)	0
Syria	10	10	18
Thailand	10	10/15 (s)	5/15 (t)
Turkey	10/15 (o)	10	10
Ukraine	5/15 (i)	10	10
United Arab	0/5 (;;)	0/2 (;;)	0/5 (;;)
Emirates	0/5 (ii)	0/2 (jj)	0/5 (jj)
United	0/5/15 (;;;)	5 (1:1:1:)	5
Kingdom	0/5/15 (jjj)	5 (kkk)	5 5
United States Uzbekistan	0/5/10 (bb) 10	0/5/10 (cc) 0/10 (xx)	10
Vietnam	15	10 (xx)	15
Yugoslavia	5/15 (h)	10	10
Zimbabwe	3/13 (fl) 10/20 (k)	10	10
Non-treaty	10/20 (K)	10	10
jurisdictions	5	10	10
jurisuicuons	5	10	10

- (a) The 7% rate applies to royalties for the right to use industrial, commercial and scientific equipment; the 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (b) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company, other than a partnership, holding directly more than 25% of the capital of the payer.
- (c) This rate applies to dividends paid from Finland to Bulgaria. The treaty does not provide a withholding rate for dividends paid from Bulgaria to Finland.
- (d) The 5% rate applies to royalties for specified types of intellectual property. The rate for other royalties is 0%.
- (e) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company, other than a general partnership, that holds directly at least 15% of the capital of the payer; the 15% rate applies to other dividends.
 (f) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is a legal person owning at least 25% of
- (f) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is a legal person owning at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer for at least six months before the end of the accounting period for which the distribution of profits is made. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (g) The rate is 0% for dividends paid from Bulgaria to Malta. For dividends paid from Malta to Bulgaria, the withholding tax is the lower of 30% of the gross dividend or the tax imposed on the profits out of which the dividends are paid.
- dividend or the tax imposed on the profits out of which the dividends are paid.

 (h) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company owning directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer; the 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (i) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company, other than a general partnership, owning directly at least 25% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (j) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that is the beneficial owner of the dividends and holds at least 15% of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (k) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer. The 20% rate applies to other dividends.
- (I) The Bulgarian Council of Ministers authorized the signing of a new tax treaty between Bulgaria and Italy. After the new treaty is signed, enters into force and takes effect, it will replace the 1988 income and capital tax treaty between the countries.
- (m) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends has invested at least USD100,000 or an equivalent amount in another currency in the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (n) The rate of 10% applies to dividends paid by a Canadian investment company, of which at least 10% of the voting shares are controlled directly or indirectly by a foreign company. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (o) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company, other than a general partnership, that holds at least 25% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (p) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company, other than a partnership, holding directly at least 25% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (q) The 7% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company, other than a partnership, holding directly at least 15% of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (r) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company owning directly at least 25% of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (s) The 10% rate applies to interest paid to financial institutions, including insurance companies. The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (t) The 5% rate applies to royalties received for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights. The 15% rate applies to other royalties.
- (u) The 5% rate applies to interest on loans from banks or financial institutions. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (v) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company, other than a partnership, holding directly more than 25% of the capital of the payer.
- (w) The 7% rate applies to royalties received for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights, patents, logos, models, plans, secret formulas or processes. The 5% rate applies to other royalties.
- (x) The 5% rate applies to royalties received for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights (except for cinematographic movies), or scientific, commercial or industrial equipment. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- A 0% rate applies to dividends paid to entities from EU countries if certain conditions are satisfied.

- (z) The 5% rate applies to copyright royalties and other similar payments with respect to the production or reproduction of cultural, dramatic, musical or other artistic works (but not including royalties with respect to motion picture films and works on film or videotape or other means of reproduction for use in connection with television) and to royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (aa) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company, other than a general partnership, that holds at least 10% of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (bb) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns directly at least 10% of the voting stock of the company paying the dividends. The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a pension fund resident for tax purposes in the United States. Other conditions must also be observed.
- (cc) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - The beneficial owner is an institution wholly owned by the state.
 - The beneficial owner is a financial institution, provided the interest is not paid with respect to a back-to-back loan.
 - The beneficial owner is a pension fund, provided that the interest is not derived from the carrying on of a business, directly or indirectly, by such pension fund.
 - The interest concerns debt claims guaranteed, insured or financed by the state.

The 10% rate applies to the following payments:

- Contingent interest arising in the United States that does not qualify as portfolio interest under US law
- Interest arising in Bulgaria that is determined with reference to receipts, sales, income, profits or other cash flow of the debtor or a related person, to a change in the value of any property of the debtor or a related person or to a dividend, partnership distribution or similar payment made by the debtor or a related person

The 5% rate applies to other cases.

- (dd) The 0% rate applies if either of the following applies:
 - The payer or the recipient of the interest is the government, an administrative territorial subdivision or a local authority thereof, the national bank of either contracting state, the state or the State Oil Fund of Azerbaijan.
 - The interest is paid with respect to a loan guaranteed by any of the institutions mentioned in the first bullet.
 The 7% rate applies to other cases.
- (ee) The 5% rate applies to royalties received for the use of patents, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or for information, regarding industrial, commercial and scientific experience (know-how). The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (ff) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company holding directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The 5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (gg) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The interest is paid to the government, local authority or the central bank of a contracting state.
 - The interest is paid on a loan granted, insured or guaranteed by any of the institutions mentioned in the first bullet.
 - The interest is paid with respect to the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
 - The interest is paid on a loan granted by a bank.
- (hh) The 0% rate applies to interest originating from one of the contracting states that is paid to the government or the central bank of the other state.
- (ii) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the income derived from one of the contracting states is any of the following:
 - The other state or a political subdivision, local government, local authority or the central bank of the other state
 - The Abu Dhabi Investment Authority, Abu Dhabi Investment Council, International Petroleum Investment Company or any other institution created by the government, a political subdivision, a local authority or a local government of the other state, which is recognized as an integral part of the government, as agreed in an exchange of letters between the competent authorities of the contracting states

- (jj) The 0% rate applies to income originating from one of the contracting states that is paid to any of the following:
 - The other state, a political subdivision, a local government, a local authority or the central bank of the other state
 - The Abu Dhabi Investment Authority, Dubai Investment Office, International Petroleum Investment Company, Abu Dhabi Investment Council or any other institution created by the government, a political subdivision, a local authority or a local government of the other state, which is recognized as an integral part of the government, as agreed through the exchange of letters between the competent authorities of the contracting states
- (kk) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The interest is paid with respect to the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
 - The interest is paid with respect to the sale on credit of goods or merchandise delivered by an enterprise to another enterprise.
 - The interest is paid on a loan, not represented by bearer shares, granted by a financial institution or by the government.
- (II) The 5% rate applies to interest paid on loans granted by banks or financial institutions.
- (mm) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films, and films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting.
- (nn) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the government, a local authority, statutory body, agency, the national bank or a wholly owned company of a contracting state.
- (oo) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid to the government, a local authority, statutory body, agency, the national bank or a wholly owned company of a contracting state.
- (pp) The 0% rate applies as long as the Netherlands' tax laws do not levy a tax at source on royalties.
- (qq) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the income owns at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (rr) The 0% rate applies to interest paid on the following loans:
 - Loans granted or guaranteed by the Bulgarian government or municipal and state institutions
 - Loans guaranteed by Germany with respect to exports or foreign direct investment or granted by the government of Germany, the Deutsche Bundesbank, the Kreditanstalt für Wiederaufbau or the Deutsche Investitionsund Entwicklungsgesellschaft
 - Loans related to the sale on credit of equipment and merchandise
 Loans granted by banks
- (ss) A 0% rate (unless explicitly indicated otherwise in the table) broadly applies to interest paid to governments, statutory bodies or central banks. Under certain treaties, it may also extend to other financial institutions and/or local authorities, subject to explicit reference in the respective double tax treaty.
- (tt) A 0% rate applies to dividends distributed to Austrian companies. A 5% rate applies to distributions to partnerships and in all other cases.
- (uu) Â 0% rate applies to interest paid on the following loans:
 - · Loans granted by banks
 - Loans granted to the government of Austria or to the government of Bulgaria
 - Loans granted, insured or guaranteed by the Oesterreichische Kontrollbank AG or any comparable Bulgarian institution for purposes of promoting exports
 - Loans granted in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
 - A 5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (vv) A 5% rate applies to royalties.
- (ww) The 0% rate applies to interest paid on loans granted by the Bulgarian National Bank, the Qatar Central Bank, the Qatar Investment Fund, the capital pension authority of Qatar, administrative authorities, the Qatar Development Bank, other financial institutions wholly owned by the government of Qatar and other banks or institutions mutually agreed on by the contracting states.
- (xx) A 0% rate applies to dividends distributed to the following beneficial owners:
 - Resident companies holding directly at least 10% of the capital in the company paying the dividend for at least one year before the payment of the dividend
 - Pension schemes
 - · The central bank of the other contracting state
 - A 10% rate will apply to distributions to partnerships and in all other cases.

- (yy) A 0% rate applies to interest paid on loans granted by the Bulgarian National Bank or, in the case of Uzbekistan, by the Central Bank or the National Bank of the Foreign Economic Activity of the Republic of Uzbekistan, or any other similar financial institution as agreed through an exchange of letters between the competent authorities of the contracting states.
- (zz) A 0% rate applies to interest paid on the following loans:
 - · Loans related to the sale on credit of equipment, merchandise or services
 - · Loans granted by financial institutions
 - · Loans granted to pension schemes
 - Loans granted to the government of Bulgaria or the government of Switzerland, a political subdivision or local authority, or the central bank of Bulgaria or Switzerland
 - Loans granted by a company to a company of the other contracting state if such company has directly held 10% of the capital for at least one year before the payment of the interest or if both companies are held by a third company and such company has directly held at least 10% of the capital of the first company and 10% of the capital of the second company, for at least one year before the payment of the interest
- (aaa) The 0% rate applies to interest paid on the following loans:
 - Bonds or similar obligations of the government, political subdivisions or local authorities
 - · Loans granted by the government or state-owned central banks
 - Loans and credits made, guaranteed or insured by the Export Development Corporation
 - Loans made, guaranteed or insured by the Bulgarian National Bank, the Bulgarian Foreign Trade Bank or other entity as agreed through an exchange of letters between the competent authorities of the contracting states
- (bbb) The 0% rate applies to interest paid on the following loans:
 - Loans granted by the government, political subdivisions, local authorities or the central banks
 - Loans and credits extended or endorsed by the Bulgarian Foreign Trade Bank and the Export-Import Bank of India (Exim Bank) to the extent such interest is attributable to financing of exports and imports only, as well as by other institutions in charge of public financing of external trade
 - Loans and credits extended or endorsed by other persons to the extent that the loan or credit is approved by the government
- (ccc) The 15% rate applies to royalties relating to copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, other than cinematographic films or films or tapes used for radio or television broadcasting. The 20% rate applies to other royalties and technical service fees.
- (ddd) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner held directly 25% of the capital of the paying entity for an uninterrupted period of at least two years before the payment of the dividend.
- (eee) The 0% rate applies to interest paid on the following loans:
 - Loans granted by the government, political subdivisions, local authorities or the central banks
 - Loans or credits made or guaranteed by the Export Import Bank of Korea and Korea Development Bank, as well as by the Bulgarian Foreign Trade Bank, or any other institution as agreed through an exchange of letters between the competent authorities of the contracting states
 - Loans related to the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
- (fff) The existing treaty is being renegotiated.
- (ggg) The 0% rate applies if the interest income is accrued and beneficially owned by the state, a local authority, the central bank or other state-owned institution or bank or if the loan receivable is guaranteed, insured or financed by an institution that is wholly owned by the state.
- (hhh) The 0% rate applies if the Bulgarian-source dividends are distributed to the Central Bank of Norway, the global government pension fund or an institution in which the government participation is more than 75%. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The rate is 15% in all other cases.
- (iii) The rate is 0% for interest on the following loans:
 - Loans granted by a bank, the government, a political subdivision or local authority
 - Loans granted, insured or guaranteed by a governmental institution for the purpose of promoting exports or loans in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment

- (jjj) The 0% rate applies to dividends distributed to companies and pension funds. The 15% rate applies if the dividends are paid out of income (including gains) derived directly or indirectly from immovable property by investment vehicles. In all other cases, the withholding tax rate is 5%.
- (kkk) The rate is 5% for interest on loans other than Joans granted by financial institutions or pension schemes, the government, a political subdivision or local authority, loans by the central bank, loans between associated companies (that is, a direct holding relationship of at least 10% was maintained for at least one year before the payment of the interest) and loans in connection with the sale on credit of any equipment, merchandise or services.

A treaty between Bulgaria and Bosnia and Herzegovina with respect to taxes on income has been initialed.

GMT +7

Cambodia

Phnom Penh

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Please direct all inquiries regarding Cambodia to Robert King in the Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam, office of EY.

EY Block 1-5 5th Floor Emerald Building 64 Norodom Boulevard corner Street 178 Sangkat Chey Chumneas, Khan Daun Penh Phnom Penh Cambodia	+855 (23) 860-450/451 Fax: +855 (23) 217-805	
Principal Tax Contact		
Robert King (resident in Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam)	+84 (8) 3824-5252 Mobile: +84 902-468-806 Email: robert.m.king@vn.ey	/.com
A. At a glance		
Tax on Income Rate (%)		20
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)		20
Withholding Tax (%) (a)		
Dividends		14
Interest		14
Royalties		14
Income from Movable and Immo		14
Fees for Services Performed in C		14
Technical, Management and Cons	sultation Fees	14
Insurance Premiums Branch Remittance Tax		14 (b) 14
Diditor Itorrivation Id.1		14
Net Operating Losses (Years) Carryback		0
Carryforward		5 (c)
		5 (5)

- (a) These withholding tax rates apply to payments to nonresidents only. For a listing of withholding taxes applicable to payments to resident taxpayers, see Section B.
- (b) This does not apply to reinsurance.
- (c) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Tax on income. Tax on Income (ToI) is calculated on taxable income inclusive of capital gains and passive income, such as interest, royalties and rent.

The ToI is imposed on the worldwide income of resident taxpayers. It is imposed on the Cambodian-source income of nonresident taxpayers. For companies, resident taxpayers are enterprises organized, managed or having a principal place of business in Cambodia. A company that is not a resident taxpayer and that

receives income from a Cambodian source is considered to be a nonresident taxpayer.

Tol rates. The standard rate of ToI for legal persons is 20%.

A tax rate of 30% applies to income derived from oil or natural gas production sharing contracts and from the exploitation of natural resources including timber, ore, gold and precious stones.

A tax rate of 5% is imposed on the gross premium income of insurance companies providing insurance or reinsurance products for property or other risks. However, insurance companies providing life insurance or reinsurance in the form of a savings product are taxed at a rate of 20%.

Minimum tax. Minimum tax is a separate annual tax imposed at a rate of 1% of annual turnover inclusive of all taxes, except value-added tax (VAT). If the ToI liability exceeds the amount of the minimum tax, the taxpayer is not liable for the minimum tax. If taxpayers' accounting records meet the criteria set by the tax authority for the maintenance of proper accounting records, these taxpayers are exempt from the minimum tax.

Advance Income Tax on Dividend Distribution. The Additional Income Tax on Dividend Distribution has been renamed the Advance Income Tax on Dividend Distribution (AITDD). It is imposed on the distribution of retained earnings to local and overseas shareholders before ToI is declared to the tax department. The AITDD is payable by the distributing company. It is calculated based on the following gross up calculation of the annual ToI rate:

- Step 1: Divide the amount of the dividend by 0.8.
- Step 2: Apply a rate of 20% to the result of Step 1.

The AITDD becomes a tax credit to utilize against annual ToI. Any excess tax credit can be carried forward to offset against the annual ToI liability in the following year.

From 2020, dividends distributed by Qualified Investment Projects (QIPs) during the tax holiday period are exempt from AITDD.

Investment incentives. A QIP registered and approved by the Council for the Development of Cambodia is entitled to the incentives described below.

An exemption from ToI applies to the trigger period and the priority period. The trigger period begins on the date of final registration and ends on the earlier of the end of the third year after the first revenue is earned or the end of the year preceding the year in which the first taxable income is earned. The priority period, which is specified in the Finance Law and varies by project, may have a duration of up to three years. The taxpayer is also entitled to an exemption from the minimum tax if it is confirmed by the tax authorities that the taxpayer is maintaining proper accounting records.

QIPs are also eligible for import duty exemption with respect to the importation of production equipment, construction materials, raw materials, intermediate goods and accessories that serve production. **Capital gains.** All realized gains (including capital gains) are considered to be taxable income. Tax on capital gains is not separately imposed in Cambodia. Capital gains derived from the disposal of fixed assets are treated as ordinary income and generally taxed at the standard ToI rate of 20%.

Administration. Resident taxpayers must file annual ToI or minimum tax returns within three months after the end of the tax year.

Resident taxpayers must make monthly prepayments of ToI, which are each equal to 1% of monthly turnover inclusive of all taxes, except VAT. The prepayments must be made by the 20th day of the month following the month in which the tax liability arose. The tax payment can be used to offset the annual ToI or minimum tax liability. Prepayments of ToI are not required during the period of exemption from ToI.

Dividends. Dividends paid to nonresident taxpayers are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 14%.

Withholding taxes

Payments to resident taxpayers. Resident taxpayers carrying on business in Cambodia must withhold tax from payments made to other resident taxpayers at the following rates.

Payment	Rate (%)
Interest paid to recipients other than	
domestic banks	15
Interest paid on non-fixed term	
saving accounts by domestic banks	4
Interest paid on fixed-term saving accounts	
by domestic banks	6
Royalties	15 (a)
Rent paid for movable and immovable	
property	10 (b)
Payments to individuals for services, including	
management, consulting and similar services	15 (c)

- (a) This withholding tax is not applied to payments made to registered resident taxpayers with valid value-added tax (VAT) invoices on shrink-wrap software, site licenses, downloadable software and software bundled with computer hardware.
- (b) This withholding tax is not applied to payments made to registered resident taxpayers with a valid VAT invoice.
- (c) This withholding tax is not applied to payments if the amount is lower than KHR50,000 (approximately USD12.5).

Payments to nonresident taxpayers. Resident taxpayers must withhold tax at a rate of 14% on payments to nonresidents that earn Cambodian-source income, which is defined to include the following:

- Interest paid by resident enterprises, resident pass-through entities or Cambodian governmental institutions
- Dividends distributed by resident taxpayers
- Income from services performed in Cambodia
- Compensation for management and technical services paid by resident persons
- Income from movable or immovable property, if the property is located in Cambodia

- Royalties from the use of, or the right to use, intangible property paid by residents or by nonresidents through a permanent establishment that the nonresident maintains in Cambodia
- Gains from sales of immovable property located in Cambodia or from transfers of interests in immovable property located in Cambodia
- Insurance premiums paid on the insurance of risks in Cambodia
- Gains from the sale of movable property that is part of the business property of a permanent establishment maintained by a nonresident taxpayer in Cambodia
- Income from business activities carried on by nonresidents through a permanent establishment in Cambodia (branch remittance tax)

In general, the above withholding taxes are considered a final tax.

If withholding tax is not withheld from the recipient, it is borne by the payer. Accordingly, the withholding tax is not deductible for purposes of the ToI.

Withholding tax returns and payments. Resident taxpayers must submit withholding tax returns and remit withholding taxes to the tax authorities by the 20th day of the following month. Effective from the June 2020 monthly tax return, taxpayers can either e-file a tax return by the 25th day of the following month or submit a hard-copy return to the tax authorities by the 20th day of the following month. Further notice will be issued by the tax authorities to inform about the abolishment of hard-copy tax returns.

Foreign tax relief. Cambodia allows a credit against the ToI for foreign taxes paid on foreign-source income if supporting documentation exists

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income equals the difference between total income and allowed expenses that are incurred to carry on the business.

Allowable deductions include most expenses incurred in the course of carrying on a business enterprise with certain limitations. These limitations include the following:

- The deduction of charitable contributions to specified organizations is limited to 5% of taxable income before deducting the amount of the charitable contributions.
- Depreciation is allowed as a deduction in accordance with rates and methods set forth in the tax regulations.
- Deductions for interest are limited to interest income plus 50% of taxable income excluding interest income and expenses. The disallowed interest may be carried forward to subsequent years and deducted subject to the same limitations (also, see *Special rules for loans*). Effective from 2020, the disallowed interest can be carried forward for only five years.

Nondeductible expenses include the following:

- Expenses incurred on activities generally considered to be amusement, recreation, entertainment or on the use of any means with respect to such activities
- Losses on direct or indirect sales or exchanges of property between related parties

- Penalties, additional tax and late payment interest imposed for violation of the tax regulations
- Donations, grants or subsidies made to other than specified organizations

Special rules for loans. According to Cambodia's tax regulations, a limitation of interest rates on loans obtained from banks and other enterprises should be determined in accordance with the following rules:

- For loans from third parties, the interest rate should not exceed 120% of the market rate at the time of the loan transaction.
- Before 21 August 2018, for loans from related parties, the interest rate should not exceed the market rate at the time of loan transaction.
- Effective from 21 August 2018, for loans from related parties, the interest rate is required to be at arm's length.

In this context, the term "market rate" is the average interest rate on loans from at least five of the largest commercial banks in Cambodia to their customers. The market rate is published annually by the General Department of Taxation (GDT) for the preceding year. Interest costs relating to an interest rate higher than the rate quoted by the GDT are not deductible for ToI purposes.

The 2018 market interest rate for US dollar-denominated loans was 8.35% per year. The market interest rate for loans denominated in Khmer riel for 2018 was 9.44% per year.

For loans referred to in the first two bullets above, the taxpayer is required to notify and submit the agreements and other supporting documents to the tax authorities within 30 days after entering into the transaction. If the taxpayer fails to notify the tax authorities by providing it with the supporting documents, the loan amount may be added to the taxpayer's taxable income for that year.

For loans referred to in the third bullet above, a copy of the loan agreement is not required to be submitted to the GDT. However, the taxpayer is required to maintain the following supporting documents to provide to the GDT on request:

- · Loan agreement
- Business plan relating to the loan
- Benchmarking study of the interest rate
- Board of directors' resolution (for single membership)

In addition, deductions for interest are limited to interest income plus 50% of taxable income excluding interest income and expenses. Any disallowed interest may be carried forward and a deduction can be claimed in subsequent years, subject to the same limitations. From 2020, the disallowed interest can be carried forward only five years.

Provisions. Provisions for losses or expenses that have not occurred are not allowed for tax purposes even if the incurrence of such losses or expenses is probable. However, domestic financial institutions may establish provisions for bad debts within the threshold provided by the GDT.

Tax depreciation and amortization. The tax regulations divide fixed assets into four classes for purposes of depreciation and specify

the depreciation methods and rates for the classes. The following are the classes.

Classes	Assets	Method	Rate (%)
1	Concrete buildings and structures Non-concrete buildings	Straight-line Straight-line	5 10
2	Computers, electronic information systems and data handling equipment	Declining- balance	50
3	Automobiles, trucks, office furniture and equipment	Declining- balance	25
4	Other tangible property	Declining- balance	20

A QIP (see Section B) may apply a special depreciation rate of 40% in the year of purchase or in the first year the tangible assets are placed into operation, if later. If the enterprise elects to use the exemption period for the ToI, the special depreciation rate does not apply.

Intangible assets with a limited useful life, such as patents, copyrights, drawings, models, and franchises, can be amortized over their useful life on a straight-line basis. If the life of intangible assets cannot be determined, the assets are amortized using the straight-line method at a rate of 10%.

Relief for losses. Losses can be carried forward to offset future taxable income for the following five years. The carryback of losses is not allowed.

The carryforward of losses is not forfeited by a change of ownership. However, it is required that there be no change in the business objectives and activities of the entity.

Groups of companies. Cambodia does not allow consolidated tax filing or provide other group tax relief.

D. Other significant taxes

Value-added tax. Resident taxpayers providing taxable supplies must register for VAT. Taxable supplies include supplies of goods or services by taxable persons in Cambodia.

The standard rate of VAT is 10%. A 0% rate of VAT applies to exports of goods and services including international transportation of passengers and goods and services with respect to such transportation. It also applies to enterprises in supporting industries and subcontractors that supply certain goods and services to exporters.

The tax law specifies certain nontaxable supplies.

A resident taxpayer must complete the registration for VAT within 30 days after the date on which it becomes a taxable person. The filing of the VAT returns and payment of VAT must be made by the 20th day of the following month. Effective from

June 2020, taxpayers can either e-file a tax return by the 25th day of the following month or submit a hard-copy return to the tax authorities by the 20th day of the following month. Further notice will be issued by the tax authorities to inform about the abolishment of the filing of hard-copy tax returns.

Other taxes. Cambodia imposed various other taxes, including the following:

- Specific Tax on Certain Merchandises and Service
- Tax for Public Lighting
- Accommodation Tax
- · Patent Tax
- Registration Tax (property transfer tax)
- Fiscal Stamp Tax
- Tax on Immovable Property
- · Tax on Unused Land
- Tax on Means of Transportation

E. Foreign-exchange controls

The Cambodian currency is the Khmer riel (KHR).

Cambodia does not impose any restrictions on the purchase of foreign currencies through authorized financial institutions.

F. Tax treaties

Double tax treaties with Brunei Darussalam, China Mainland, the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR), Indonesia, Korea (South), Malaysia, Singapore, Thailand and Vietnam have been ratified. The treaties with Indonesia, Korea (South) and Malaysia are not yet effective. The treaties reduce the withholding tax rate from 14% to 10% on dividends, interest, technical services and royalties paid to residents of treaty jurisdictions. An application to apply treaty relief must be made to the Cambodian tax authorities.

Cameroon

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Douala GMT +1

EY +237 233-42-51-09

Boulevard de la Liberté, Ernst & Young Tower 6th Floor Akwa, Douala

Cameroon

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Joseph Pagop Noupoué +237 233-42-51-09

Mobile: +237 6-98-00-57-03 Paris: +33 (1) 55-61-18-36 Paris Mobile: +33 (6) 74-57-72-12 Email: joseph.pagop.noupoue@cm.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Joseph Pagop Noupoué +237 233-42-51-09

Mobile: +237 6-98-00-57-03 Paris: +33 (1) 55-61-18-36 Paris Mobile: +33 (6) 74-57-72-12 Email: joseph.pagop.noupoue@cm.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	33 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	5/16.5/33 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	33 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	16.5 (c)(d)
Interest	0/16.5 (e)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	15
Petroleum Subcontractors	15 (f)
Fees for Technical Services, Digital	
Services and Professional Activities,	
Public Procurement, and Ad Hoc Material	
Services from Abroad	2 to 15 (g)
Specific Payments to Resident Individuals	
or Companies	5.5 (h)
Branch Remittance Tax	16.5
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	4

- (a) The minimum tax is generally 2.2% or 5.5% of turnover, or 15.4% of the gross margin. For further details, see Section B.
- (b) In certain circumstances, the tax is deferred or reduced (see Section B). Capital gains realized in Cameroon or abroad from the direct or indirect transfer of stocks, bonds and other capital shares of enterprises located in Cameroon are taxed at a rate of 16.5%. Capital gains on the sale of real estate are taxed at a rate of 5%.
- (c) This withholding tax also applies to directors' fees, nondeductible expenses and adjustments of profits following a tax examination. The withholding tax also applies to allowances granted to members of commissions, ad hoc or permanent committees and to members of public, semipublic, regional or local bodies.

- This withholding tax applies to residents and nonresidents.
- Interest on savings of up to XAF10 million is exempt from withholding tax. Interest on state bonds is exempt from corporate income tax and the tax on movable capital (this tax is withheld at a rate of 16.5% from income on shares and negotiable bonds and from certain other income). The 2014 Financial Law confirms that interest on loans paid to nonresident lenders or creditors is exempt from withholding tax. Special income tax applies to all types of deliveries that are part of public contracts or orders and that are paid for by state, regional or local authorities, public institutions, public corporations or semipublic companies, or that are paid for through external financing. The rate is 15%, which is withheld at source.
- An optional final withholding tax is available for petroleum contractors and subcontractors of oil companies (foreign companies in Cameroon that have contracted with petroleum companies established in Cameroon). The rate of this special tax (TSR) is fixed at 15% of turnover. The 2011 Financial Law extended this tax regime to foreign individuals or companies that carry out activities on a casual (day-to-day) basis in Cameroon, subject to the prior authorization of the Director General of Taxation, issued on written request of the service providers (companies) or authorized clients. The 2016 Financial Law extended this tax regime to remuneration for technical assistance services, equipment rental and equipment, and all services provided to oil companies during the research and development (R&D) phase, with the exception of services provided at cost by an affiliated company during the R&D phase. Petroleum subcontractors admitted to the TSR regime must maintain supporting documentation that enables the tracing of the relevant tax bases. They must also display on all of their bills the gross amounts of the transactions, the TSR to be deducted at source, their customers and the net amount to be paid.
- This withholding tax applies to nonresidents. The 2012 Financial Law provides that this tax also applies to "software," which is defined as computer applications and programs relating to the operation or functioning of an enterprise. The 2017 Financial Law provides that the general rate of 15% applies to all remuneration subject to this tax except for the following:
 - Remuneration for ad hoc material services (defined in the 2011 Financial Law) paid to non-domiciled companies without a permanent establishment in Cameroon carrying out economic activities there, which is subject to an average rate of 10%
 - · Remuneration under public procurement for successful bidders not domiciled in Cameroon, which is subject to a reduced rate of 5%
 - · Remuneration paid by Cameroonian shipping companies for leasing and chartering vessels, for leasing space on foreign vessels and for commissions paid to port agents abroad, which are all subject to a super reduced rate of 2%
- This withholding tax applies to fees, commissions, emoluments and remuneration for services that are paid to resident individuals or companies. These payments include the following:
 - · Payments made to persons in the self-employed professions, such as consultants, experts, architects, physicians, auditors in charge of damages, trade intermediaries and salesmen
 - · Payments made to magistrates and representatives of the law (attorneys, bailiffs and notaries)
 - Payments made to forwarding agents, customs brokers, stevedores, accounting firms and internet service providers.

The withholding tax does not apply to payments made for services related to transport, bank interest, insurance premiums and commissions, air ticket expenses and commissions, and water, electricity and telephone expenses. The 10% surtax applies to the withholding tax rate of 5%, resulting in a total withholding tax rate of 5.5%.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Income tax in Cameroon is imposed on undertakings deemed to be operating in Cameroon, which are the following:

- Undertakings headquartered in Cameroon or with an effective management office in Cameroon
- Undertakings that have a permanent establishment in Cameroon
- Undertakings that have a dependent representative in Cameroon

The profits of undertakings that do not fulfill the conditions referred to above are taxed in Cameroon if they carry out activities that form a full business cycle in Cameroon.

Tax rates. The regular corporate income tax rate is 30% (plus a 10% additional council tax). For companies operating under the real earnings tax regime, the minimum tax payable is 2% (plus 10% additional council tax) of monthly gross sales (turnover). For production companies in the milling sector, the minimum tax payable is 2% (plus 10% additional council tax) of monthly gross sales after a 50% rebate. However, for companies subject to the real earnings tax regime that are in the administered margin sectors, which are the distribution of petroleum, domestic gas, milling, pharmaceutical and press products, the minimum tax payable is 14% (plus 10% additional council tax) of the gross margin. Effective from 1 January 2018, these companies can opt for the minimum tax at 2% (plus 10% additional council tax) of monthly gross sales. This option is irrevocable over the year and is tacitly renewed for subsequent years until renunciation. It must be notified no later than 31 January by a simple letter to the center of affiliation (the tax center responsible for the assessment, control and recovery of all taxes, duties, and other fiscal and quasi-fiscal charges of companies within its jurisdiction). The minimum tax payable is 5.5% for companies under the simplified tax regime. For non-registered companies, the minimum tax payable is 10%. This rate is increased to 20% for forestry companies if they do not justify an operating permit issued by the competent authority. The 2018 Financial Law introduced a minimum tax of 5% (plus a 10% additional council tax) withheld at source for public procurements under XAF5 million, regardless of the provider's tax regime. The minimum tax is creditable against corporate tax due for the current financial year.

Profits realized in Cameroon by branches of foreign companies are presumed to be distributed and are consequently subject to a branch withholding tax of 16.5% on after-tax income. This rate is subject to reduction by treaty.

Deductions at source or advance payments apply to all purchases and importations by traders, including the following:

- Purchases and importations by traders including those subject to the flat rate tax regime
- Purchases of goods by traders from manufacturers, farmers, importers, wholesalers, retail-wholesalers and forestry operators
- Purchases of petroleum products by petrol station owners
- Purchases of staple products by exporters
- Purchases and importations by enterprises that do not hold the taxpayer's card (non-registered enterprises)

Exceptions to the advance payment rule apply to the following:

- Importation of goods by traders under the Specialized Management Units of the Directorate General of Taxation
- Purchases of goods by the state, councils and persons living abroad
- Purchases by registered industrialists for the operation of their enterprises if they are assessed under the real earnings tax regime
- Local purchases of petroleum products by marketers registered in the active taxpayer logbook of the large taxpayers' unit

The following are the applicable tax rates for advance payments:

- 2% of the amount of operations realized by traders under the real earnings tax regime.
- 5% of the amount of operations realized by registered traders subject to the flat rate tax regime.
- 5% of the amount of operations realized by traders under the simplified tax regime.
- 10% of the amount of operations realized by registered importers that are subject to the flat tax regime and by enterprises without a taxpayer's card.
- 14% of the gross margin for the purchase of goods with a regulated profit margin.
- 15% of the amount of operations realized by taxpayers engaging in import operations that do not have a taxpayer's card. This rate is increased to 20% if the taxpayer makes sales under customs.

The above rates are added to the sales price or customs value of the goods purchased. The advance payments are calculated without the council surtax of 10%. For persons subject to corporate income tax, advance payments are creditable against their future monthly tax installments or minimum tax.

Corporations may apply for various categories of priority status and corresponding tax exemptions. The priority status varies depending on the nature of the project and the level of investments.

Investment incentives. The law of 18 April 2013 introduced investment incentives, which are summarized below.

Installation phase. Incentives that are available during the installation phase (five years after the issuance of the approval) include exemption from registration duties, transfer duties, customs duties and value-added tax for certain items.

Operational phase. Incentives available during the operational phase (10 years for all companies qualifying for the incentives) include exemptions or reductions with respect to minimum tax, corporate tax, customs duties on certain items and other specified taxes and fees.

In addition, companies may carry forward losses to the fifth year following the year in which the losses are incurred.

Capital gains. Capital gains are taxed at a rate of 16.5%, subject to tax treaties. Capital gains include gains on the sale of real estate, corporate shares and business assets. Capital gains on the sale of real estate are taxed at a rate of 5%. However, the tax on capital gains can be deferred or eliminated in the event of a merger.

Capital gains realized in Cameroon or abroad from the direct or indirect transfer of stocks, bonds and other capital shares of enterprises located in Cameroon are subject to tax.

If the business is totally or partially transferred or discontinued (such as in the event of a merger, liquidation or sale of the business), only one-half of the net capital gains is taxed if the event occurs less than five years after the startup or purchase of the business, and only one-third of the gains is taxed if the event occurs five years or more after the business is begun or purchased.

Capital gains realized on the Cameroonian stock market are exempt from corporate income tax and the tax on movable capital. However, under the 2014 Financial Law, capital gains realized in Cameroon or abroad that are derived from the direct or indirect sale of shares by an individual or corporate entity holding an exploitation or exploration permit for natural resources extracted from the Cameroonian subsoil are subject to income tax on the gains.

Administration. The fiscal year runs from 1 January to 31 December. However, companies that started operating during the sixmonth period before the prescribed closing date can report their first results at the end of the fiscal year following the fiscal year in which they began activities.

Corporate income tax must be paid by the deadline for filing the tax return. Companies must file their income tax return by 15 March of the year following the fiscal year.

Enterprises falling under a specialized management unit are required to transmit their annual tax returns electronically through the computer system set up by the tax administration. The late filing of a nil monthly or annual return or a return with credit after an official warning is subject to a fixed fine of XAF1 million. Without prejudice to other penalties provided for in the Manual of Tax Procedures, the late filing of the annual tax return is subject to the following non-discountable fixed fines:

- XAF5 million for taxpayers falling under the large taxpayers' unit
- XAF1 million for taxpayers falling under the medium-sized taxpayers' unit
- XAF250,000 for taxpayers falling under divisional tax centers

Late returns are subject to interest of 1.5% of the tax due per month of delay. In addition, late payments are subject to a penalty of 10% per month of delay, up to a maximum of 30% of the tax due, and to the following non-discountable fixed fines:

- XAF500,000 for taxes amounting from 0 to XAF5 million
- XAF2 million for taxes amounting from XAF5 million to XAF25 million
- XAF5 million for taxes amounting from XAF25 million to XAF50 million
- XAF10 million for taxes of more than XAF50 million

As of 1 January 2019, any natural or legal person regularly engaged in the audit of the accounts or the tax review of a public or private entity must communicate a report of its work to the tax administration, no later than the 15th of the month following the end of its duty. A failure to satisfy this requirement is subject to payment of a fixed fine of up to XAF50 million.

The tax administration is authorized to implement a special transaction procedure for tax receivables issued before 31 December 2018. This special transaction procedure runs from 1 January 2020 to 31 December 2020 and is carried out according to the conditions provided for by the 2020 Financial Law.

The minimum tax is paid in accordance with the same rules applicable to the payment of corporate income tax. Manufacturers, farmers, wholesalers, retail-wholesalers, forestry operators, petrol

station owners and exporters must pay to the tax authorities the advance payment of tax on purchases by the 15th day of the month following the month of the purchase (for further details regarding advance payments, see *Tax rates*).

Dividends. Dividends paid to residents in Cameroon are subject to a 16.5% withholding tax (15% plus the 10% council surtax). Resident recipients must include the gross dividend in taxable income, but they receive a corresponding 16.5% tax credit to prevent double taxation. Dividends paid to nonresidents are subject to a 16.5% withholding tax, which is a final tax.

A parent corporation may exclude up to 90% of the dividends received from a 25%-owned subsidiary if the parent company and the subsidiary have their registered office in a Central African Economic and Monetary Community (CEMAC) country (Cameroon, Central African Republic, Chad, Congo, Equatorial Guinea and Gabon). In this case, however, no withholding tax credit is allowed. Instead, the tax can be offset against any withholding tax due on its own dividend distributions.

Foreign tax relief. In general, foreign tax credits are not allowed; income of residents and nonresidents subject to foreign tax that is not exempt from Cameroonian tax under the territoriality principle is taxable, net of the foreign tax. The French tax treaty, however, provides a tax credit that corresponds to withholding tax on passive income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on financial statements prepared according to generally accepted accounting principles and the OHADA (organization for the harmonization of business law in French-speaking Africa) standard statements.

Business expenses are generally deductible unless specifically excluded by law or by the provisions of an international convention. Expenses that are not deductible include the following:

- Head office overhead, research costs and technical, financial and administrative assistance fees paid to residents or nonresidents that exceed any of the following:
 - 2.5% of taxable profits for ordinary law companies before their deduction
 - 1% of turnover for public works projects
 - 5% of turnover for design and engineering services
- · Royalties from patents, brands, models or designs paid to a non-CEMAC corporation participating directly or indirectly in the management of, or owning shares in, the Cameroonian corporation are the deductible up to an overall limit of 2.5% of taxable income before the deduction of the expenses.
- Rent expense for movable equipment paid to a shareholder that manages the company in fact or by right and holds, directly or indirectly, more than 10% of the capital.
- Losses related to bad debts that do not comply with the enforcement measures provided in the OHADA Uniform Act relating to the organization of simplified procedures for collection and enforcement.
- · Losses related to damages noted and validated in the presence of approved tax agent.

- Losses resulting from misappropriation by a shareholder or manager of the company, or losses attributable to the negligence of management.
- Liberalities, gifts and subsidies exceeding 0.5% of the turnover of research, philanthropic, development, educational, sports, scientific, social and family institutions or bodies.
- Gifts and subsidies exceeding 5% of turnover of clubs participating in official national competitions and the bodies in charge of organizing these competitions.
- Interest paid to shareholders in excess of the central bank annual rate plus two points. Under the 2014 Financial Law, the deductibility of interest paid to shareholders owning directly or indirectly at least 25% of the capital or voting rights of the company is subject to the following two cumulative conditions:
 - Interest paid may not exceed one and one-half of the amount of real capital for all shareholders.
 - Interest paid to such affiliates may not exceed 25% of the income before income tax and deduction of such interest and depreciation.
- Commissions and brokerage fees for services on behalf of companies located in Cameroon that exceed 5% of purchased imports and sales of exports.
- Remuneration granted to wage earners that are excessive in comparison to the services rendered and that do not correspond to effective work and conventional norms.
- · Amounts set aside for self-insurance.
- Certain specific charges (such as contributions other than those for retirement paid to a foreign social security organization, which are deductible up to a limit of 15%, and premium insurance paid to companies located in Cameroon for employees' retirement indemnities), gifts, subsidies and penalties (to some extent).
- Expenses paid in cash of XAF500,000 or more. The XAF500,000 limit is assessed with respect to the total amount of specific expenses recorded in the expenditures account. Accordingly, splitting an expense worth XAF500,000 into two equal parts of XAF250,000 each and paying them in cash does not result in the deductibility of the expenses. Under the 2014 Financial Law, all reimbursements of loan advances to shareholders paid in cash are treated as dividends and are accordingly subject to dividend withholding tax.
- Expenses paid to local suppliers without reference to a Cameronian tax identification number and without an invoice that complies with the standard requirements for the deductibility of expenses.
- Remuneration paid to liberal professionals in violation of the regulations governing their respective professions.
- Expenses for services and certain purchases paid to natural persons or nonresident legal entities established in territories or states considered to be tax havens.
- Expenses paid to affiliated companies established in Cameroon, especially when the affiliated companies benefit from a special tax regime.
- Disbursements from tax havens invoiced to local companies by other companies located in or outside tax havens.

Inventories. Inventory is normally valued at the acquisition cost or at the lower of cost or market value. Cost must be determined

on a weighted average cost-price method. The first-in, first-out (FIFO) method is also generally acceptable.

Provisions. In determining accounting profit, companies must establish certain provisions, such as a provision for a risk of loss or for certain expenses. These provisions are normally deductible for tax purposes if they provide for clearly specified losses or expenses that are probably going to occur and if they appear in the financial statements and in a specific statement in the tax return.

The 2020 Financial Law provides that in addition to the general conditions for the deductibility of provisions mentioned above, provisions for doubtful receivables must satisfy the following conditions:

- They must be constituted on receivables entered on the assets side of the balance sheet and not covered by real guarantees.
- They have given rise against the debtor the implementation of the means of amicable or forced recovery provided for by the OHADA Uniform Act on the organization of simplified recovery procedures and means of execution

Insurance companies may deduct technical provisions provided by the Conférence Interafricaine des Marchés d'Assurance (CIMA) Code.

Capital allowances. Land and intangible assets, such as goodwill, are not depreciable for tax purposes. Other fixed assets may be depreciated using the straight-line method at rates specified by the tax law. Small equipment and other items that have a value not exceeding XAF500,000 without tax are directly accounted for as charges and considered deductible expenses.

Legal revaluation of fixed assets. The 2011 Financial Law established a regime for the legal revaluation of tangible and intangible fixed assets, regardless of whether the assets are depreciable. The revaluation must occur by 31 December 2013. The capital gain resulting from revaluation is subject to a withholding tax at a rate of 5%. This is a final tax. The 5% withholding tax is not due if the amount of the capital gain is reinvested within two financial years.

Relief for tax losses. Losses may be carried forward for four years. Losses attributable to depreciation can be carried forward for a period of 10 years. They must be charged as of the first profitable year. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. The Cameroonian tax law does not provide for the fiscal integration of Cameroonian companies equivalent to a consolidated filing position.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, on transactions carried out in	
Cameroon; certain transactions are exempt	
Standard rate	19.25
Exports	0
Business license; rate varies depending on	
the amount of turnover	Various

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Radio-television tax, equal to the business	
license; payable by companies subject to	
the business license	Various
Registration duties, on transfers of real property	
or businesses	1 to 15
Payroll taxes, paid by employer	2.5
Social security contributions on an employee's	
annual gross salary, limited annually to	
XAF9,000,000, with a minimum of	
XAF750,000 per month	
Family allowances, paid by employer	3.7 to 7
Old age, disability and survivor's pension; paid by	
Employer	4.2
Employee	4.2
Social security contributions on an employee's	
annual gross salary for job-related accidents	
and diseases; paid by employer	1.75 to 5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Exchange-control regulations exist in Cameroon for financial transfers outside the franc zone, which is the monetary zone including France and Monaco. A CEMAC rule (No. 02/18/CEMAC/UMAC/CM, dated 21 December 2018) applies to all of the CEMAC countries.

Transfer pricing. In 2020, the 2020 Financial Law reorganized the provisions of Article M19 bis (now "Article M19 bis (new)") in Book II of the General Tax Code on Manual of Tax Procedures.

Companies with annual turnover excluding tax that is equal to or greater than XAF1 billion and that are under the control of or control other companies are required to present to the tax administration agents, on the date of the commencement of the accounting audit, documentation enabling them to justify the transfer-pricing policy practiced in the context of transactions of all kinds carried out with related companies. The content of the documentation relating to transfer pricing, which does not replace the supporting documents relating to each transaction, will be determined by a specific text (which has yet been published).

If the required documentation is not provided to tax officials or is only partially provided on the date the audit begins, the tax administration sends the company concerned a notice to produce or complete it within 15 days, specifying the nature of the documents and additions expected. This formal notice must indicate the sanctions applicable in the absence of a response or in the event of a partial response.

Failure to respond or partial response to the formal notice mentioned above results in the application, for each audited financial year, of a fine of 5% of the amount of the transactions related to the documents or supplements that have not been made available to the administration after formal notice. The amount of the fine, which applies per transaction, cannot be less than XAF50 million.

Under the 2020 Financial Law, companies that belong to the large taxpayers' unit and that are under the dependency of other companies or control other companies are required to deposit an annual declaration on transfer pricing by electronic means no later than 15 March. This declaration notably includes general information on the group of associated companies and specific information concerning the reporting company. The declaration should be done according to a model to be established by the tax administration. However, the model has not yet been communicated to taxpayers.

The 2020 Financial Law provides that dependency or control links are deemed to exist between two companies if either of the following circumstances exist:

- One directly or through an intermediary holds 25% of the other's share capital or in fact exercises decision-making power in the other company.
- They are both placed, according to the conditions mentioned above, under the control of the same company or the same per-

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Canada	15/20 (a)	15/20 (a)	15/20 (a)
Central African			
Republic	- (c)	16.5 (b)	-(d)
Chad	- (c)	16.5 (b)	-(d)
Congo	- (c)	16.5 (b)	-(d)
Equatorial Guinea	- (c)	16.5 (b)	-(d)
France	15	16.5 (b)	7.5/15 (e)
Gabon	- (c)	16.5 (b)	-(d)
Morocco	10 (f)	10 (f)	10 (f)
South Africa	10/15 (g)	0/10 (h)	10
Tunisia	12	15	15
Non-treaty jurisdictions	16.5	0 (i)	15

- The 15% rate applies to payments from a Cameroonian source. The 20% rate applies to payments from a Canadian source.
- If from a Cameroonian source, the payments are subject to withholding tax under Cameroonian domestic tax law. See Section A.
- Withholding rates are determined under the domestic tax law of the state of domicile of the payer.
- Withholding tax is not imposed. The income is subject to tax in the state of (d) the recipient.
- The 7.5% rate applies to payments for financial services, accounting services and technical assistance. The 15% rate applies to other royalties.
- The 10% rate applies to the gross amount of the payments. (f)
- The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (h) Interest arising in a contracting state and paid to the government or the central bank of the other contracting state is exempt.
- See footnote (e) to Section A.

Canada

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Toronto, Ontario

GMT -5

EY +1 (416) 864-1234 Mail address: Fax: +1 (416) 864-1174

Ernst & Young Tower

P.O. Box 1

EY Tower

Toronto, Ontario M5H 0B3

Canada

Street address: Ernst & Young Tower 100 Adelaide Street West Toronto, Ontario M5H 0B3

Canada

Principal Tax Contact

★ Albert Anelli +1 (514) 874-4403

(resident in Montréal) Hobile: +1 (514) 963-4403

Email: albert.anelli@ca.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Phil Halvorson +1 (416) 943-3478

Mobile: +1 (416) 735-8224 Email: phil.halvorson@ca.ey.com

Mark Kaplan +1 (416) 943-3507

Mobile: +1 (416) 271-6039 Email: mark.kaplan@ca.ey.com

Terry McDowell +1 (416) 943-2767

Mobile: +1 (646) 853-3433 Email: terry.mcdowell@ca.ey.com

Linda Y. Tang +1 (416) 943-3421

Mobile: +1 (416) 200-6045 Email: linda.y.tang@ca.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

George Guedikian +1 (416) 943-3878

United States Mobile: +1 (416) 710-0912

Email: george.b.guedikian@ca.ey.com

Ernest Ng +1 (416) 932-4160

United States Mobile: +1 (416) 737-2955 Email: ernest.ng@ca.ey.com

Chait Panday +1 (416) 943-2072

United States Mobile: +1 (416) 624-1379

Email: chait.panday@ca.ey.com

Radhika Patel +1 (416) 943-3264

United States Mobile: +1 (416) 735-9481

Email: radhika.patel@ca.ey.com

Asif Rajwani, +1 (416) 943-2626

United States Mobile: +1 (416) 476-1712

Email: asif.rajwani@ca.ey.com

Michael Teper, +1 (416) 943-2952

United States Mobile: +1 (416) 458-7734

Email: michael.teper@ca.ey.com

Emad Zabaneh, +1 (416) 943-2221

United States Mobile: +1 (416) 993-1738

Email: emad.zabaneh@ca.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

Terry McDowell +1 (416) 943-2767

Mobile: +1 (646) 853-3433 Email: terry.mcdowell@ca.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness

Liza Mathew +1 (403) 206-5663

(resident in Calgary) Mobile: +1 (403) 650-8356

Email: liza.mathew@ca.ey.com

Caton Walker +1 (416) 943-5240

Mobile: +1 (647) 990-0955 Email: caton.walker@ca.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Marlon Alfred +1 (416) 932-5151

Mobile: +1 (647) 404-6510 Email: marlon.alfred@ca.ey.com

Andrew Clarkson +1 (416) 943-2146

Mobile: +1 (647) 880-2332

Email: andrew.clarkson@ca.ey.com

★ Rebecca Coke +1 (416) 932-5355

Mobile: +1 (312) 850-0730 Email: rebecca.coke@ca.ey.com

Tara Di Rosa +1 (416) 943-2671

Mobile: +1 (416) 200-6356 Email: tara.dirosa@ca.ey.com

Sean Kruger +1 (416) 941-1761

Mobile: +1 (416) 453-5455 Email: sean.kruger@ca.ey.com

Andrei Tarassov +1 (416) 943-2546

Mobile: +1 (416) 605-5506 Email: andrei.tarassov@ca.ey.com

Caton Walker +1 (416) 943-5240

Mobile: +1 (647) 990-0955 Email: caton.walker@ca.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Doron Barkai +1 (416) 932-5312

Mobile: +1 (647) 646-8425 Email: doron.barkai@ca.ey.com

Carolyn Hurst +1 (416) 943-3703

Mobile: +1 (416) 671-0500 Email: carolyn.hurst@ca.ey.com

Steve Landau +1 (416) 943-2067

Mobile: +1 (416) 669-0757 Email: steve.landau@ca.ey.com

Linaii. Steve.iaridad

Matthew Mammola +1 (416) 943-2779

Mobile: +1 (647) 828-4745

Email: matthew.mammola@ca.ey.com

Craig Roskos +1 (416) 943-2309

Mobile: +1 (647) 627-5410 Email: craig.m.roskos@ca.ey.com

Andy Tse +1 (416) 943-3024

Mobile: +1 (416) 918-7256 Email: andy.tse@ca.ey.com

Dave Van Voorst +1 (416) 941-7793

Email: dave.a.vanvoorst@ca.ey.com

Eric Xiao +1 (416) 943-2943

Mobile: +1 (416) 725-7885

Email: eric.c.xiao@ca.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Vince Raimondo +1 (416) 943-3282

Mobile: +1 (416) 949-0018

Email: vince.raimondo@ca.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Sergio Privato +1 (416) 943-3849

> Mobile: +1 (416) 844-7374 Email: sergio.privato@ca.ey.com

Indirect Tax

★ Sania Ilahi +1 (416) 941-1832

> Mobile: +1 (416) 417-0550 Email: sania.ilahi@ca.ey.com

Legal Services - Tax Litigation and Controversy

David Robertson +1 (416) 943-4497

Mobile: +1 (403) 991-5570

Email: david.d.robertson@ca.ey.com

Daniel Sandler +1 (416) 943-4434

> Mobile: +1 (416) 723-0016 Email: daniel.sandler@ca.ey.com

Legal Services - Immigration

George Reis +1 (416) 943-2535

> Mobile: +1 (416) 300-8536 Email: george.reise@ca.ey.com

Legal Services – Business Tax Law

Tony Kramreither +1 (416) 943-2188

Mobile: +1 (416) 570-6875

Email: tony.kramreither@ca.ey.com

Tax Policy

Angelo Nikolakakis +1 (514) 879-2862

Mobile: +1 (514) 945-2862 (resident in Montréal)

Email: angelo.nikolakakis@ca.ey.com

Fred O'Riordan +1 (613) 598-4808 (resident in Ottawa) Mobile: +1 (613) 897-1244 Email: fred.r.oriordan@ca.ey.com

Calgary, Alberta

GMT-7

Calgary City Centre 2200 - 215 2nd Street SW

Calgary, Alberta T2P 1M4

Canada

+1 (403) 290-4100

Fax: +1 (403) 290-4265

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Mark Coleman +1 (403) 206-5147

> Mobile: +1 (403) 999-1994 Email: mark.coleman@ca.ey.com

Liza Mathew +1 (403) 206-5663

> Mobile: +1 (403) 650-8356 Email: liza.mathew@ca.ey.com

International Tax Services - Global Tax Desk Network

Ryan Coupland, +1 (403) 206-5405 United States Mobile: +1 (403) 819-6643 Email: ryan.coupland@ca.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Dan Bellefontaine +1 (403) 206-5373

Mobile: +1 (416) 409-3223

Email: dan.bellefontaine@ca.ey.com

Denny Kwan +1 (403) 206-5459

> Mobile: +1 (403) 681-2150 Email: denny.kwan@ca.ey.com

★ Warren Pashkowich +1 (403) 206-5168

Mobile: +1 (587) 216-5168

Email: warren.w.pashkowich@ca.ey.com

Montréal, Québec

GMT-5

EY 900 De Maisonneuve Blvd. West

Suite 2300

Montréal, Québec H3A 0A8

Canada

+1 (514) 875-6060 Fax: +1 (514) 879-2600

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Nik Diksic +1 (514) 879-6537

Mobile: +1 (514) 554-6937

Email: nik.diksic@ca.ey.com

Nicolas Legault +1 (514) 874-4404

> Mobile: +1 (514) 451-4404 Email: nicolas.legault@ca.ey.com

+1 (514) 874-4635 Philippe-Antoine Morin

Mobile: +1 (514) 792-3127

Email: philippe-antoine.morin@ca.ey.com

Angelo Nikolakakis +1 (514) 879-2862

Mobile: +1 (514) 945-2862

Email: angelo.nikolakakis@ca.ey.com

+1 (514) 874-4668

+1 (514) 879-8058

Mobile: +1 (514) 892-4668

Email: denis.vaillancourt@ca.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

Denis Rousseau.

United States Mobile: +1 (514) 240-7786

Email: denis.rousseau@ca.ey.com +1 (514) 879-8215

Anna Tagalakis

Denis Vaillancourt

United States Mobile: +1 (514) 944-3033

Email: anna.tagalakis@ca.ey.com

★ George Tsitouras, United States

+1 (514) 874-4427 Mobile: +1 (514) 993-4427

Email: george.tsitouras@ca.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Rachel Spencer +1 (514) 879-8214

Email: rachel.spencer@ca.ey.com

Waël Tfailv +1 (514) 879-6695

> Mobile: +1 (514) 358-6241 Email: wael.tfaily@ca.ey.com

Alfred Zorzi +1 (514) 874-4365

> Mobile: +1 (514) 953-9614 Email: alfred.zorzi@ca.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Christian Desjardins +1 (514) 879-3551

Mobile: +1 (514) 241-8093

Email: christian.desjardins@ca.ey.com

Alain Leonard +1 (514) 874-4363

Mobile: +1 (514) 241-2100 Email: alain.leonard@ca.ey.com

André Lortie +1 (514) 879-6686

Mobile: +1 (514) 971-4787 Email: andre.lortie@ca.ey.com People Advisory Services

★ Danielle Laramée +1 (514) 874-4360

Mobile: +1 (514) 515-4360

Email: danielle.laramee@ca.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Jean-Hugues Chabot +1 (514) 874-4345

Mobile: +1 (514) 594-3155

Email: jean-hugues.chabot@ca.ey.com

Ottawa, Ontario

GMT-5

EY +1 (613) 232-1511 99 Bank Street Fax: +1 (613) 232-5324

Suite 1200

Ottawa, Ontario K1P 6B9

Canada

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Rene Flemina +1 (613) 598-4406

Mobile: +1 (613) 897-2428 Email: rene.fleming@ca.ey.com

Paul Mulvihill +1 (613) 598-4339

> Mobile: +1 (613) 668-2391 Email: paul.f.mulvihill@ca.ey.com

Tony Wark +1 (613) 598-4322

> Mobile: +1 (613) 868-0106 Email: tony.wark@ca.ey.com

Tax Controversy

Paul Mulvihill +1 (613) 598-4339

> Mobile: +1 (613) 668-2391 Email: paul.f.mulvihill@ca.ey.com

Vancouver, British Columbia

GMT-8

EY +1 (604) 891-8200 Mail address: Fax: +1 (604) 643-5422

P.O. Box 10101 Pacific Centre

Vancouver, British Columbia V7Y 1C7

Canada

Street address: Pacific Centre

700 West Georgia Street, Suite 2300

Vancouver, British Columbia V7Y 1C7

Canada

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Eric Bretsen +1 (604) 899-3578

Mobile: +1 (778) 968-4950 Email: eric.r.bretsen@ca.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

Richard E. Felske, +1 (604) 643-5448

United States Mobile: +1 (514) 927-8236

Email: richard.e.felske@ca.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Tina Berthaudin +1 (604) 891-8207

Mobile: +1 (604) 842-5145

Email: tina.berthaudin@ca.ey.com

Greg Noble +1 (604) 891-8221

Mobile: +1 (604) 318-8656

Email: greg.noble@ca.ey.com

Adrian Tan	+1 (604) 891-8318
	Mobile: +1 (604) 928-6968
	Email: adrian.tan@ca.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Email: mike.vantil@ca.ey.com

A. At a glance

Federal Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)
Federal Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	7.5 (a)(b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	. ,
Dividends	25 (c)
Interest	0/25 (d)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	25 (c)
Branch Remittance Tax	25 (e)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	. ,
Carryback	3
Carryforward	20

- (a) These 2020 rates are applied to general income that is not eligible for the manufacturing and processing deduction or the small business deduction. The calculation of the rate is discussed in Section B. Additional tax is levied by the provinces and territories of Canada, and the combined federal and provincial or territorial rates on general income may vary from approximately 26.5% to 31%.
- (b) 50% of capital gains is subject to tax.
- (c) Final tax applicable only to nonresidents. This rate may be reduced by a tax treaty (see Section F).
- (d) In general, no withholding tax is imposed on interest paid to payees who are dealing at arm's length with the payer. However, withholding tax at a rate of 25% typically applies to interest paid or credited to related nonresidents (the rate may be reduced by a tax treaty). Other specific exemptions or specific inclusions may apply to change the general rules noted above.
- (e) This tax is imposed in addition to the regular corporate branch tax rate. For details, see Section B. The rate may be reduced by a tax treaty.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporations resident in Canada (whether owned by Canadians or nonresidents) are taxed on their worldwide income from all sources, including income from business or property and net taxable capital gains. Nonresident corporations are taxed only on certain Canadian-source income. In general, a corporation is deemed to be resident in Canada if it is incorporated in Canada or has its central management and control located there.

If a tax treaty exists between Canada and the country in which a nonresident corporation is resident, the determination of whether a nonresident is taxable in Canada may be restricted or modified, and lower rates may apply. In general, Canada's tax treaties provide that a nonresident that is resident in a treaty country is subject to Canadian tax on income derived from carrying on business in Canada only if the nonresident has a Canadian permanent establishment.

Rates of income tax. Corporations are taxed by the federal government and by one or more provinces or territories. The basic rate of federal corporate tax for 2020 is 38%, but it is reduced to

15% by an abatement of 10 percentage points on a corporation's taxable income earned in a province or territory and a general rate reduction of 13 percentage points on a corporation's full-rate taxable income. Provincial and territorial tax rates are added to the federal tax and generally vary between 10% and 16% of taxable income.

The federal government and the provincial and territorial governments may apply lower rates of tax to active small business earnings and earnings derived from manufacturing and processing.

Nonresident corporations carrying on business in Canada through a branch are taxable at the full corporate branch tax rate plus applicable provincial tax rate on their net-business income earned in Canada, and they must pay an additional tax (branch tax) of 25% on their after-tax income, subject to an allowance for investment in Canadian property. This branch tax may be reduced by treaty.

Capital gains and losses. The taxable portion of capital gains and the deductible portion of capital losses is 50%. See Section E for details concerning the taxation of capital gains of nonresidents.

The deductible portion of capital losses (other than allowable business investment losses) in excess of taxable capital gains is termed "net capital loss" and may be carried back three years and carried forward indefinitely, but may be applied only against taxable capital gains.

Proceeds from the disposition of capital property that exceed the tax cost of such property are generally taxed as capital gains. For depreciable property, tax depreciation previously claimed that is recovered on disposition is generally fully included in income.

If control of a corporation is acquired by a person or group of persons, net capital losses incurred before the change of control cannot be deducted in a year after the acquisition of control. Also, the carryback of capital losses to years prior to such change of control is prohibited. A flow through of net capital losses is provided for on certain amalgamations and liquidations.

If a sale of what might otherwise be capital property is regarded as a sale in the course of a taxpayer's business (such as dealers in real estate, securities or art) or as an adventure in the nature of trade, any resulting gain or loss is fully taxable or deductible.

Administration. A corporation's tax year usually ends on the same date as the financial statement year-end. If an acquisition of control occurs, the corporation is deemed to have a tax year ending immediately before the acquisition of control.

Corporate income tax returns are required to be filed within six months following a corporation's tax year-end. Subject to certain exceptions, nonresident corporations must file a Canadian income tax return if they carry on business in Canada or dispose of taxable Canadian property during the tax year. Nonresident corporations claiming relief from Canadian tax under a tax treaty with another country must disclose detailed information regarding their activities in Canada.

A penalty is levied on returns that are filed late, equal to 5% of the unpaid tax at the required filing date, plus an additional 1% per month (not exceeding 12 months) of such unpaid tax for each month that the return remains unfiled. Repeat offenders may be liable for additional penalties. Nonresident corporations that are required to file Canadian tax returns may be subject to another penalty of up to CAD2,500 even if no tax is payable.

Federal and provincial corporate tax installments must be made monthly during the corporation's tax year. The remaining balance of taxes owed must be paid by the end of the second month following the tax year-end (third month for Canadian-controlled private corporations that carry on an active business and claim a small business deduction).

Interest is charged on late or deficient tax payments based on the prescribed rate. The prescribed rate can vary each quarter. A penalty may apply to late or deficient tax installments.

Dividends. In general, dividends received by one Canadian corporation from another Canadian corporation are fully deductible. However, to prevent the use of private companies to obtain significant tax deferrals on portfolio dividend income, such corporations are subject to a special 38\%% refundable tax on dividends received from portfolio investments. Additional taxes may be imposed on dividends paid on certain preference-type shares.

Dividends paid by a Canadian corporation to a Canadian resident individual are generally taxable, but the individual also receives a tax credit because the income has already been taxed within the corporation. A dividend received from a nonresident corporation that is a foreign affiliate of a Canadian taxpayer may be exempt from tax (see Section E).

Foreign tax relief. In general, taxpayers resident in Canada may deduct from their Canadian tax liability a credit for income or profits tax and for withholding tax paid to another country. The foreign tax credit is calculated separately for foreign business tax and foreign nonbusiness tax on a country-by-country basis.

If a Canadian corporation receives dividends from a foreign affiliate, the normal foreign tax credits are replaced by either a complete or partial deduction for such dividends (see Section E).

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Taxable profits are computed in accordance with generally accepted commercial principles, modified by certain statutory provisions in the Canadian Income Tax Act.

In general, only 50% of meal and entertainment expenses is deductible for income tax purposes.

Inventories. For tax purposes, inventories may be valued at the lower of cost or fair market value. The last-in, first-out (LIFO) basis is not permitted for tax purposes, despite its acceptability for accounting purposes in certain instances. Corporations may use a different inventory valuation method for tax purposes than the one used for accounting purposes.

Provisions. In general, provisions, such as warranty reserves, are not deductible for income tax purposes. Only actual expenses incurred are tax-deductible.

Depreciation and amortization. Depreciation or amortization included in the financial statements is added back, and tax depreciation, generally calculated on a declining-balance basis at prescribed rates, beginning when the asset is available for use, is deducted for tax purposes. The deduction is generally limited in the first year the asset is available for use. Tax depreciation may be fully or partially claimed at the taxpayer's discretion.

The following are the depreciation rates under the decliningbalance method for major categories of assets.

Asset	Rate (%)
Commercial and industrial buildings	4 (a)
Computers	55
Office equipment	20
Motor vehicles	30
Machinery and equipment	20 (b)

- (a) Certain eligible nonresidential buildings may qualify for a rate of 6% or 10% (election required).
- (b) For machinery and equipment used primarily in manufacturing and processing, the rate is generally 30%. A straight-line rate of 50% applies if the machinery and equipment is acquired after 18 March 2007 and before 2016.

Certain temporary tax measures provide for an enhanced firstyear depreciation claim with respect to capital property of a taxpayer (for example, accelerated investment incentive property). These temporary measures apply to certain depreciable capital assets acquired after 20 November 2018 that become available for use before 2028.

Depreciable capital assets are generally pooled into various classes, but, in certain cases, a corporation may elect to include individual pieces of certain types of equipment in separate classes. In general, if an asset is disposed of, the balance of the assets in the class is reduced by the proceeds from the disposition. However, if the proceeds from the disposition of an asset exceed the tax value of the class after depreciation, the excess is recaptured and is subject to tax at the regular corporate tax rates. If the asset is the only asset in the class and if a balance remains after the proceeds of disposition are charged to the class, the balance may be deducted as a terminal loss, subject to certain loss denial rules.

Groups of companies. Canada does not allow consolidated tax reporting for related companies and does not provide relief for group losses.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Goods and Services Tax (GST), a value-added	
tax, applies to a broad range of goods and	
services	5
Harmonized Sales Tax, a value-added tax,	
applies to a broad range of goods and	
services in certain provinces	Up to 15

	CANADA Z/I
Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Part VI tax on financial institutions, effectively a minimum tax, which is reduced by income taxes paid; applies on a non-consolidated basis to capital in excess of CAD1 billion	1.25
Provincial/territorial income taxes, on taxable income allocated to jurisdictions in which corporations have permanent establishments (lower rates may apply to manufacturing or processing earnings and active small business	
earnings)	11.5 to 16
Provincial payroll taxes; varies by province; paid by employers	Up to 4.3
Canada Pension Plan, on pensionable earnings between CAD3,500 and CAD58,700 (amounts in effect for 2020)	
Employer Employee Self-employed individual (The Province of Quebec offers a similar plan	5.25 5.25 10.5
for residents of Quebec.) Employment Insurance, on insurable earnings up to a maximum of CAD54,200 (amount in effect for 2020)	
Employee Employer (1.4 times the employee rate) (Employment Insurance premiums for residents of the Province of Quebec are reduced, because residents of Quebec also must pay premiums for Quebec Parental Insurance. The aggregate	1.58 2.21
amount for both is similar to the total Employment Insurance premiums computed with respect to persons resident outside Quebec.)

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Canada does not impose foreign-exchange control restrictions.

Debt-to-equity rules. Canada imposes a thin-capitalization rule limiting the ability of nonresidents to withdraw profits through deductible interest charges. These rules apply to Canadian resident and nonresident corporations and trusts. The thin-capitalization rules may also apply to certain back-to-back (BTB) loan arrangements that would otherwise circumvent the application of the thin-capitalization rules. Special rules apply to partnerships to attribute the debts, activities and property of the partnership to its members.

In general, these rules restrict the deductibility of interest paid or payable by a corporation or trust to a specified nonresident shareholder or beneficiary (or to a nonresident person who does not deal at arm's length with a specified shareholder) on debts exceeding 1.5 times the "equity amount" of such corporation or trust. A specified shareholder is a shareholder who, either alone or together with persons with whom the shareholder does not

deal at arm's length, owns shares that satisfy either of the following conditions:

- They give the shareholder 25% or more of the votes that could be cast at an annual meeting of shareholders.
- They have a fair market value representing 25% or more of the fair market value of all of the issued and outstanding shares of the corporation.

Interest paid or payable to a non-arm's-length person and deducted by a Canadian resident or nonresident corporation or trust is also subject to Canada's transfer-pricing rules, which require the terms and conditions made or imposed with respect of the loan be similar to those that would have been made between persons dealing at arm's length.

In general, the BTB rules apply to arrangements whereby a non-resident corporation (parent), or a person related to the parent, of a corporation resident in Canada (Canco) grants a loan (intermediary debt) or a specified right in a particular property (specified right) to an intermediary and the intermediary debt and/or specified right is "connected to" a debt owed by Canco to the intermediary (primary debt), provided that the amount of the intermediary debt and/or fair market value of the property subject to the specified right is not less than 25% of the amount of the primary debt. When applicable, the BTB rules deem the primary debt to be a debt between Canco and the parent for thin-capitalization purposes. The rules also deem interest payments from Canco to the intermediary to be interest payments from Canco to the parent.

The BTB rules also apply to royalties and similar payments.

Foreign affiliates. A nonresident corporation is considered a foreign affiliate of a Canadian corporation if the Canadian corporation directly or indirectly owns at least 1% of any class of shares of the nonresident corporation and if the Canadian corporation and related persons directly or indirectly own together at least 10% of any class of shares of that nonresident corporation. Dividends received by a Canadian corporation from a foreign affiliate are fully deductible in Canada if the dividends are derived from active business profits earned in a country with which Canada has entered into a tax treaty or a Tax Information Exchange Agreement (TIEA). Dividends are taxable in Canada if they are derived from passive operations (with certain exceptions) or any operations in a non-treaty or non-TIEA country, with relief for foreign tax on such income.

Foreign affiliate dumping rules. Rules, commonly known as the "foreign affiliate dumping (FAD) rules," are aimed at "surplus stripping" on the part of a corporation resident in Canada (CRIC) that is controlled by a nonresident corporation. The FAD rules broadly apply to certain investments in foreign affiliates. They apply to an "investment" in a nonresident corporation (a "subject corporation") by a CRIC if the following two conditions are met:

- The subject corporation must be a foreign affiliate of the CRIC or a foreign affiliate of another corporation resident in Canada that deals at non-arm's length with the CRIC immediately after the investment is made.
- The CRIC must be controlled by a nonresident corporation (parent) at the time the investment is made.

The concept of "investment" is broadly defined and includes equity and debt investments in foreign affiliates, as well as the acquisition of shares of another corporation resident in Canada if the fair market value of all of the foreign shares owned directly or indirectly by the Canadian corporation comprises more than 75% of the total fair market value of all the properties owned by the Canadian corporation.

If applicable, the FAD rules deem dividends to have been paid to the parent by the CRIC or will cause the paid-up capital (PUC) of the shares of the CRIC to be reduced. The rules also contain certain provisions to reduce PUC instead of triggering a deemed dividend, as well as a PUC reinstatement rule if the shares of the subject corporation (or substituted property) are later distributed (or sold) by the CRIC.

Certain exemptions limit the application of the FAD rules. For example, the rules do not apply if, broadly speaking, the business activities of the CRIC are more "closely connected" to the subject corporation than the business activities carried on by any related nonresident corporation, and if officers of the CRIC have and exercise the principal decision-making authority with respect to the investment. In addition, for the exception to apply, additional conditions need to be met regarding the officers of the CRIC. In particular, these conditions require that the officers be residents of Canada and that they work principally in Canada. In addition, the rules do not apply to certain internal reorganizations. The rules also do not apply if the debt owed by the foreign affiliate is a pertinent loan or indebtedness (PLOI). To qualify as a PLOI, the CRIC and the parent need to jointly elect to treat the debt obligation as a PLOI. In addition, the PLOI needs to generate a minimum amount of income for the CRIC in Canada (namely, interest computed based on the current government of Canada threemonth Treasury bill rate plus 4%).

On 19 March 2019, the Finance Minister issued the annual Federal Budget for 2019/2020. This budget introduced measures to expand the above foreign affiliate dumping rules to apply to a corporation resident in Canada that is controlled by a nonresident individual, a nonresident trust or a group of non-arm's-length persons that includes any combination of nonresident corporations, nonresident individuals and nonresident trusts. These measures will apply to transactions or events that occur on or after 19 March 2019. On 30 July 2019, Canada's Department of Finance released for public comment draft legislative proposals for this measure. At the time of writing, the above measures had not yet been enacted.

In view of the complex nature of the rules, taxpayers are advised to reach out to their tax advisor to determine whether they could be affected by the rules.

Passive income of controlled foreign affiliates. Any Canadian taxpayer that controls (as defined) a foreign affiliate is taxed on its share of that entity's passive investment income (with certain exceptions) in the year such income is earned, regardless of whether such income is currently paid to the shareholder, except in certain specified circumstances. In addition, any taxpayer is taxed on its shares of any other type of income if the income is earned through a permanent establishment located in a non-treaty or non-TIEA country (except a country with which Canada has entered into negotiations for a TIEA or has sought to enter into such negotiations within the last 60 months).

Upstream loans from foreign affiliates. The upstream loan rules are essentially anti-avoidance measures that are intended to prevent taxpayers from making synthetic dividend distributions from foreign affiliates to avoid what would otherwise be an income inclusion in Canada that would not be fully offset by a corresponding dividends-received deduction as described in *Foreign affiliates*.

The rules have a very broad application. In general, Canadian taxpayers may be required to include in their income a portion of the principal amount (referred to as the "specified amount") of loans made to them by their foreign affiliates. In addition, Canadian taxpayers may be required to include in their income a portion of the principal amount of loans made by their foreign affiliates to certain non-arm's-length persons (other than controlled foreign affiliates that are effectively Canadian controlled). If loans are made to other foreign affiliates, taxpayers may be required to include in their income the portion of such loans to the extent that the taxpayer's surplus entitlement percentage (SEP) in the creditor affiliate exceeds its SEP in the borrowing affiliate. Accordingly, a loan from one foreign affiliate to another foreign affiliate that is not a Canadian controlled foreign affiliate results in an income inclusion only to the extent that the taxpayer has a lower SEP in the borrowing affiliate than in the creditor affiliate.

Similar to the domestic shareholder loan rule, exceptions exist for indebtedness repaid within two years after the date on which the indebtedness arose, provided that the repayment is not part of a series of loans or other transactions and repayments, and for indebtedness arising in the ordinary course of business of the creditor. The rules contain further transitional relief with respect to indebtedness that existed before 19 August 2011, which essentially extends the effective date of the rules with respect to such indebtedness to 19 August 2016 (because any 19 August 2011 indebtedness still outstanding at 19 August 2014 is deemed to have arisen on 19 August 2014, thereby extending the two-year period to 19 August 2016).

Upstream loan continuity rules apply to reorganizations of corporations or partnerships. These continuity rules apply to transactions and events that occur on or after 16 September 2016. However, it is possible to elect to have the rules apply as of 20 August 2011.

The income inclusion arising under the upstream loan rule may essentially be offset in whole or in part by a deduction if the taxpayer demonstrates that a hypothetical dividend paid the year the loan is made would have enjoyed a full deduction from the income of the Canadian taxpayer with respect to the exempt surplus and/or taxable (and hybrid) surplus of a foreign affiliate of the taxpayer. In addition, the rules provide for a deduction equal to amounts previously included in income in the year that the loan is eventually repaid. The rules also extend the application of the reserve mechanism in certain circumstances to include a deduction for pre-acquisition surplus dividends (essentially equivalent to returns of tax basis), but only to the extent of the taxpayer's Canadian tax basis in the shares of the top-tier foreign affiliate.

However, this particular deduction is not available if the borrower under the relevant loan is a nonresident person with whom the taxpayer does not deal at arm's length, which for example, includes a foreign parent or sister company. As a result, this deduction is normally only available regarding upstream loans from the foreign affiliate to the Canadian taxpayer.

Cross-border cash redeployment and pooling using PLOI. As noted in Foreign affiliate dumping rules, the FAD rules include an elective exception for certain foreign affiliate indebtedness (a pertinent loan or indebtedness [PLOI]). Under a similar exception to the shareholder loan rules, loans are allowed to be made without triggering deemed dividends and withholding taxes, if they result in interest income inclusions at the higher of the prescribed rate (the prescribed rate for PLOI is equal to the three-month government of Canada treasury bill rate plus 4%) and essentially, any funding costs incurred by the CRIC to make the loan. The rules are relevant to all CRICs that are part of a foreign-based multinational group, not only to CRICs having foreign affiliates. In many cases, these proposals should facilitate commercially efficient and tax-neutral cross-border redeployments and pooling of cash among members of foreign-based multinational groups that include CRICs.

BTB rules and interest payments. As discussed in *Debt-to-equity* rules, the BTB rules apply to interest, royalties and similar payments between a person resident in Canada (Canco) and an intermediary if the following conditions are met:

- A nonresident (parent) grants a loan (intermediary debt) or a specified right with respect to a particular property (specified right) to the intermediary.
- The intermediary debt or specified right is "connected to" an outstanding debt owed by Canco.
- The amount of intermediary debt and/or fair market value of the property subject to the specified right is not less than 25% of the amount of primary debt.
- The amount of withholding tax payable by Canco is less than the amount of withholding tax that would have been payable had the interest payment been made to the parent rather than the intermediary.

If the above conditions are met, the rules will generally deem the interest payments to have been made to the parent rather than to the intermediary. In addition, specific rules will apply for determining the amount of interest deemed to have been paid to the parent.

Corporate reorganizations. In general, transactions between related corporations must be recognized at fair market value. However, certain common types of domestic and foreign corporate reorganizations may be accomplished with little or no immediate Canadian tax cost.

Anti-avoidance legislation. The Canada Revenue Agency (CRA) may apply a general anti-avoidance rule to challenge transactions that it perceives to result in abusive tax avoidance. This rule does not apply to a transaction that may reasonably be considered to have been undertaken or arranged primarily for bona fide purposes other than to obtain a tax benefit. The application of the

rule may cause certain transactions to be ignored or recharacterized.

Transfer pricing. Under Canada's transfer-pricing rules, acceptable transfer-pricing methods are those recommended by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). These methods include comparable uncontrolled price, resale price and cost-plus. Other methods may be used if the result obtained is similar to the result that would be obtained from an arm's-length transaction. It is possible to enter into advance-pricing agreements with the CRA.

Following the OECD's Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) project, a Country-by-Country Report will need to be filed in a prescribed form with the Minister of National Revenue by entities of multinational enterprises (more than EUR750 million in consolidated group revenue) for their fiscal years beginning in 2016 and future years.

Acquisition of control considerations. If control of a corporation has been acquired, the target corporation is deemed to have a year-end immediately before the acquisition of control. A new tax year begins immediately thereafter, and a new year-end may be selected by the target corporation. If an acquisition of control occurs, special rules apply to the determination and treatment of capital losses, business losses, and certain tax attributes with respect to foreign affiliates.

Capital gains realized by nonresidents. Subject to applicable tax treaties, nonresidents must pay Canadian tax on their net taxable capital gains derived from the disposition of "taxable Canadian property" (TCP). Such property includes, but is not limited to, the following:

- Real or immovable property situated in Canada
- Shares of private corporations or interests in partnerships or trusts that, within the preceding 60 months at any particular time, derived more than 50% of their value from real or immovable property situated in Canada, Canadian resource property, timber resource property, an option with respect to any of the foregoing or any combination thereof
- Shares of Canadian public corporations (in limited circumstances)
- Property used in a business carried on by the nonresident in
- Any option or interest in the above property

A nonresident vendor of TCP (other than property that qualifies as excluded property), a Canadian resource property or timber resource property must obtain a tax clearance certificate from the CRA. To obtain such certificate, the nonresident vendor must provide the CRA with acceptable security or must pay tax on the disposition at the time of sale. Excluded property includes, among other items, property that is treaty-protected property of the vendor. In the case of a disposition between a purchaser and a seller not dealing at arm's length, for treaty-protected property to qualify as excluded property, a notice in a prescribed form must be sent to the CRA.

The purchaser must generally withhold and remit to the Receiver General up to 25% (50% in certain circumstances) of the amount by which the cost to the purchaser of the property (other than excluded property) exceeds the amount stipulated in the CRA clearance certificate on account of the nonresident's potential tax liability resulting from the disposition. In the absence of a clearance certificate, the purchaser must generally withhold and remit 25% of the purchase price (50% in certain circumstances). The withholding and remittance obligation is referred to as the "source deduction." Similar requirements apply for the province of Ouebec.

The purchaser remains liable for any source deduction not made in the event it is later determined that the property disposed of does not qualify as excluded property, unless one of the safe harbor rules described below applies. The first safe harbor rule provides that a purchaser is not liable for any source deduction if the purchaser had no reason to believe that the vendor was not resident in Canada after reasonable inquiry. Similarly, a purchaser is not held liable for any source deduction if the property is acquired from a nonresident vendor and if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- After reasonable inquiry, the purchaser concludes that the vendor is a resident of a country with which Canada has a tax treaty.
- The property is treaty-protected property of the vendor under the tax treaty with the particular treaty country.
- The purchaser sends a notice in a prescribed form to the CRA within 30 days after the acquisition, setting out the date of acquisition, the name and address of the nonresident vendor, a description of the property, the amount paid or payable by the purchaser of the property and the name of the particular treaty country.

In addition, the requirement for the nonresident vendor to file a Canadian tax return may be removed. In general, a nonresident vendor is exempt from filing a Canadian tax return with respect to taxable Canadian properties if the following criteria are satisfied:

- No Canadian "corporate income tax" is payable for the tax year.
- The nonresident is not currently liable to pay any Canadian tax with respect to any previous tax year.
- Each TCP that is disposed of during the year is "excluded property," which now includes treaty-exempt property in certain circumstances (see above) and property with respect to which the Minister of National Revenue has issued a nonresident clearance certificate.

Functional currency reporting. In general, all Canadian taxpayers are required to use the Canadian dollar as their reporting currency for tax purposes. However, a corporation may now elect to determine its "Canadian tax results" in a currency other than the Canadian dollar if the currency is a "qualifying currency" and if such currency is the primary currency in which the taxpayer maintains its records and books of account for financial reporting purposes.

The currency is a "qualifying currency" if it is the US dollar, the euro, the British pound, the Australian dollar or a prescribed currency (there are currently no currencies prescribed by regulation).

The currency is a "qualifying currency" if it is the US dollar, the euro, the British pound, the Australian dollar or a prescribed currency (there are currently no currencies prescribed by regulation).

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

As noted in Section A, in general, Canada's domestic tax law provides exemptions from Canadian withholding tax on interest paid or credited to arm's-length nonresident persons, regardless of their country of residence. In addition, withholding tax does not apply to interest that is considered "fully exempt interest," regardless of the recipient's relationship to the payer. "Fully exempt interest" generally includes the following:

- Interest paid by a government body or crown corporation
- Interest on a mortgage or hypothecary obligation with respect to real property located outside of Canada (certain conditions apply)
- Interest paid to a prescribed international institution or agency
- Deemed interest amounts pertaining to securities lending arrangements (certain conditions apply)

However, regardless of the above general rules, a 25% withholding tax applies to all "participating debt interest." "Participating debt interest" is generally interest, other than fully exempt interest, which satisfies either of the following conditions:

- It is paid or payable on an obligation, other than a prescribed obligation, and all or any portion of the interest is contingent or dependent on the use of or production from property in Canada.
- It is computed by reference to revenue, profit, cash flow, commodity price or any other similar criterion or by reference to dividends paid or payable to shareholders of any class of shares of the capital stock of a corporation.

Similarly, withholding tax applies to the following:

- Interest that is not "fully exempt interest" and is paid or payable to a person with whom the payer is not dealing at arm's length
- Interest with respect to a debt or other obligation to pay an amount to a person with whom the payer is not dealing at arm's length

Canada has enacted legislation to implement the Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (MLI). The MLI entered into effect for any particular covered tax treaty in accordance with the provisions set forth in its "entry into effect" articles and applies to some of Canada's tax treaties with effect as early as 1 January 2020.

The MLI does not operate to modify the application of Canada's tax treaties at the same time. For the MLI to come into effect for a particular bilateral tax treaty, both Canada and the other party to the treaty must have listed the treaty and ratified the MLI. Further, the impact of the MLI on any particular tax treaty will depend on the notifications and reservations made, as well as certain positions taken, by the parties to that treaty under the MLI.

The rates in the table below generally reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law for dividends,

interest and royalties paid from Canada to residents of various treaty jurisdictions. Certain exceptions or conditions may apply, depending on the terms of the particular treaty. The following table includes tax treaties currently in force and tax treaties that are signed but not yet in force.

Residence of recipient	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties (b)(c)
Algeria	15	15/0	15/0 (ii)
Argentina	15/10 (qq)	12.5/0	15/10/5/3 (sss)
Armenia	15/5 (cccc)	10/0	10
Australia (ccccc)	15/5 (rr)	10/0	10
Austria	15/5 (r)	10/0	10/0
Azerbaijan	15/10 (ggg)	10/0	10/5 (hhh)
Bangladesh	15	15/0	10
Barbados	15	15/0	10/0 (eeee)
Belgium	15/5 (uu)	10/0	10/0 (rrr)
Brazil (ddddd)	25/15 (000)	15/10/0	25/15 (ttt)
Bulgaria	15/10 (ee)	10/0	10/0
Cameroon	15	15/0	15
Chile	15/10 (u)	15/0	10
China Mainland (ssss)	15/10 (uuu)	10/0	10
Colombia	15/5 (gggg)	10	10
Côte d'Ivoire	15	15/0	10
Croatia	15/5 (w)	10/0	10
Cyprus	15	15/0	10/0 (eeeee)
Czech Republic	15/5 (d)	10/0	10
Denmark	15/10/5 (q)	10/0	10/0 (g)
Dominican	(1)		(8)
Republic	18	18/0	18/0 (pppp)
Ecuador	15/5 (mm)	15/0	15/10 (aaa)
Egypt	15	25/15/0 (f)	15 (qqqq)
Estonia	15/5(x)	10/0	10
Finland	15/5 (n)	10/0	10/0 (zzzz)
France	15/10/5 (m)	10/0	10/0 (g)
Gabon	15	10/0	10
Germany (fffff)	15/5 (11)	10/0	10/0 (p)
Greece	15/5 (iiii)	10/0	10/0 (jjjj)
Guyana	15	15/0	10
Hong Kong SAR	15/5 (r)	10/0	10
Hungary	15/10/5 (aa)	10/0	10/0 (eeeee)
Iceland	15/5 (r)	10/0	10/0 (jj)
India	25/15 (www)	15/0	20/15/10 (o)
Indonesia	15/10 (z)	10/0	10
Ireland	15/5 (nnn)	10/0	10/0 (jjj)
Israel (ffff)	15/5 (iiii)	10/0	10/0 (zzzz)
Italy	15/5 (xxxx)	10/0 (yyyy)	10/5/0 (nnnn)
Jamaica	15	15/0	10
Japan	15/5 (dd)	10/0	10
Jordan	15/10 (t)	10/0	10
Kazakhstan	15/5 (r)	10/0	10
Kenya	25/15 (xxx)	15/0	15
Korea (South)	15/5 (yy)	10/0	10
Kuwait	15/5 (ss)	10/0	10
Kyrgyzstan	15	15/0	10/0 (y)
Latvia	15/5 (x)	10/0	10 (qqqq)
Lebanon (ff)	15/5	10/0	10/5
Lithuania	15/5 (x)	10/0	10 (qqqq)

Residence of recipient	Dividends %	Interest R	eoyalties (b)(c) %
Luxembourg	15/10/5 (rrrr)	10/0	10/0 (jj)
Madagascar (iiiii)	15/5 (ccc)	10/0	10/5 (kkkk)
Malaysia	15	15/0	15
Malta	15	15/0	10/0 (pppp)
Mexico	15/5 (n)	10/0	10/0 (cc)
Moldova	15/5 (zz)	10/0	10
Mongolia	15/5 (vv)	10/0	10/5 (jj)
Morocco	15	15/0	10/5 (yyy)
Namibia (ggggg)	15/5 (1111)	10/0	10/0
Netherlands New	15/10/5 (kk)	10/0	10/0 (g)
Zealand (vvvv)	5/15 (aaaaa)	10/0	5/10 (bbbbb)
Nigeria	15/12.5 (v)	12.5/0	12.5
Norway	15/5 (xx)	10/0	10/0 (111)
Oman	15/5 (00)	10/0	10/0 (eee)
Pakistan	15	15/0	15
Papua New Guinea	15	10/0	10
Peru	15/10 (nn)	15/0	15
Philippines	15/10 (IIII)	15/0	10
Poland	15/5 (uuuu)	10/0	10/5 (hhhh)
Portugal	15/10 (gg)	10/0	10
Romania	15/5 (mmm)	10/0	10/5 (iii)
Russian Federation	15/10 (uuu)	10/0	10/0 (n)
Senegal	15/10 (ddd)	15/0	15/0 (p)
Serbia	15/5 (x)	10/0	10
Singapore	15/5 (x) 15	15/0	15
Slovak Republic	15/5 (tt)	10/0	10/0 (eeeee)
Slovenia	15/5 (tt) 15/5 (pp)	10/0	10
South Africa	15/5 (pp) 15/5 (pp)	10/0	10/6 (1)
Spain (vvv)	5/15 (wwww)	10/0	10/0 (1) 10/0 (eeeee)
Sri Lanka	15 (wwww)	15/0	10/0 (eeeee)
Sweden	15/10/5 (bb)	10/0	
Switzerland	15/5/0 (n)	10/0 10/0 (mmmm)	10/0 (jj) 10/0 (jj)
Taiwan	15/3/0 (h) 15/10 (hhhhh)	10/0 (1111111111)	10/0 (jj)
Tanzania	25/20 (zzz)	15/0	20
Thailand	15	15/0	15/5 (yyy)
Trinidad and	13	13/0	13/3 (yyy)
	15/5 (r)	10/0	10/0 (eeeee)
Tobago Tunisia	15/5 (1)	15/0	
			20/15/0 (aaaa) 10
Turkey	20/15 (0000)	15/0	
Ukraine	15/5 (j) 15	10/0	10 (a)
USSR (e)	13	15/0	10/0 (zzzz)
United Arab	15/10/5 (LLL)	10/0	10/0 (144)
Emirates	15/10/5 (bbb)	10/0	10/0 (kkk)
United	15/5 (111)	10/0 ()	10/0 (600
Kingdom (tttt)	15/5 (ddd)	10/0 (ww)	10/0 (fff)
United States (dddd)	15/5 (h)	0 (i)	10/0 (p)
Uzbekistan	15/5 (hh)	10/0	10/5 (jj)
Venezuela	15/10 (ppp)	10/0	10/5 (qqq)
Vietnam	15/10/5 (s)	10/0	10/7.5 (bbbb)
Zambia	15	15/0	15
Zimbabwe	15/10 (u)	15/0	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions (k)	25	0	25

- (a) A 0% rate generally applies to royalties relating to computer software.
- (b) The lower rate usually applies to royalties on cultural works or to royalties relating to computer software, patents and know-how.
- (c) Withholding tax of 25% applies if the royalties relate to the use of real or immovable property, including resource property.
- (d) The treaty provides that the lower rate applies to dividends paid to a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power in the payer. Interest on certain government-assisted debt and certain other categories of interest are exempt from withholding tax.
- (e) Belarus is honoring the USSR treaty, and consequently that treaty continues to be in force with respect to Belarus. Canada has entered into tax treaties with Estonia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Latvia, Lithuania, Moldova, the Russian Federation, Ukraine and Uzbekistan. Canada has signed tax treaties with Azerbaijan and Armenia, but these treaties have not yet been ratified. The withholding rates under these treaties are listed in the above table. Tajikistan and Turkmenistan have announced that they are not honoring the USSR treaty, but negotiations for new treaties with these countries have not yet begun.
- (f) Mortgage interest on Egyptian property is not eligible for reduced rates under the treaty. As a result, the higher rate applies if such interest is not exempt under Canadian domestic law.
- (g) The 0% rate applies to certain copyright royalties and to royalties for the use of, or the right to use, computer software, patents or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (h) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporate shareholders owning at least 10% of the voting shares of the Canadian company. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (i) The fifth protocol to the 1980 tax treaty between Canada and the United States, which entered into force on 15 December 2008, generally provides for a gradual reduction to the withholding tax rate on interest paid or credited to non-arm's-length US residents. Under the protocol, the following withholding tax rates apply:
 - 7% for interest paid during the 2008 calendar year
 - 4% for interest paid during the 2009 calendar year
 - 0% for interest paid after the 2009 calendar year

The reduced rates retroactively apply for the entire calendar year in which the protocol was ratified (that is, effective for interest paid as early as 1 January 2008). For further information regarding the protocol, see footnote (dddd). Withholding tax is not imposed on interest paid or credited to arm's-length nonresidents after the 2007 calendar year.

- (j) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 20% of the voting power in the payer.
- (k) In general, no withholding tax is imposed on interest paid to payees who are dealing at arm's length with the payer. However, withholding tax at a rate of 25% typically applies to interest paid or credited to related nonresidents (the rate may be reduced by a tax treaty). Other specific exemptions or specific inclusions may apply to change the general rules. In addition, most copyright royalties are exempt from withholding tax.
- The 6% rate applies to royalties paid on cultural works, copyrights, computer software, patents and certain types of information.
- (m) The 5% rate applies if the dividends are paid by a Canadian corporation to a French corporation that controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the votes of the payer. The 10% rate applies if the dividends are paid by a nonresident-owned investment corporation that is a resident of Canada to a French corporation that controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the votes of the payer. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (n) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations owning at least 10% of the voting shares and capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends. A protocol amending the tax treaty between Canada and Switzerland entered into force on 19 December 2011. The protocol provides that no tax will be withheld if a dividend is paid by a resident of a contracting state to a resident of the other contracting state that operates or administers pension or retirement plans for individuals who are resident in that other contracting state and if the dividend is not derived from the carrying on of a trade or a business.
- (o) The general rate is 15%, and payments for the use of, or the right to use, certain industrial, commercial or scientific equipment may qualify for a 10% rate.
- (p) The 0% rate applies to royalties on cultural works as well as to payments for the use of, or the right to use, computer software, patents and information concerning industrial, commercial and scientific experience.

- (q) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a corporation that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies if the dividends are paid by a nonresident-owned investment corporation that is a resident of Canada to a beneficial owner that is a resident of Denmark and that holds directly or indirectly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividend. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (r) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power of the payer.
- (s) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends controls at least 70% of the voting power of the payer. The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends controls at least 25% but less than 70% of the voting power of the payer.
- (t) The 10% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power of the payer.
- (u) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a corporation that controls directly or indirectly at least 25% of the voting power of the payer.
- (v) The 12.5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the votes of the payer.
- (w) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a resident of Croatia that controls at least 10% of the voting power of the payer or that holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- (x) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial corporate owner of the dividends controls directly at least 25% of the voting power of the payer of the dividends.
- (y) The 0% rate generally applies to royalties for certain cultural works and copyrights. It also applies to royalties for computer software, patents and information concerning industrial, commercial and scientific experience, if the payer and recipient are not associated persons (as defined).
- (z) The 10% rate applies to dividends paid to a company holding at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- (aa) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power of the payer. The 10% rate applies to dividends that are paid by a nonresident-owned investment corporation resident in Canada to a company that is a resident of Hungary and that controls at least 25% of the voting power in the company paying the dividends and the beneficial owner of such dividends. The 15% rate applies to all other cases.
- (bb) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a corporation that controls directly at least 10% of the voting power of the payer or that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies to dividends paid by a nonresident-owned investment corporation resident in Canada to a beneficial owner resident in Sweden that controls directly at least 10% of the voting power, or holds at least 25% of the capital, of the corporation paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (cc) The 0% rate applies to copyright royalties and similar payments with respect to cultural, dramatic, musical or other artistic works.
- (dd) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company that owns at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer for the last six months of the accounting period for which the distribution of profits takes place.
- (ee) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is a company that controls at least 10% of the votes of the payer.
- (ff) The treaty was signed on 29 December 1998, but it is not yet in force. The 5% rate for dividends will apply if the recipient is a company that controls at least 10% of the votes of the payer. The 5% rate for royalties will apply to royalties for certain cultural works, and royalties for certain computer software, patents and know-how if the payer and the payee are not related.
- (gg) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is a company that controls at least 25% of the voting power of the payer directly or indirectly.
- (hh) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that controls at least 10% of the voting power in the payer.
- The 0% rate generally applies to royalties relating to computer software or patents.
- (jj) The lower rate applies to royalties for certain cultural works, and generally to royalties for computer software, patents and know-how.
- (kk) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends owns at least 25% of the capital or controls, directly or indirectly, 10% of the voting power of the payer. The 10% rate applies to dividends paid by a nonresident-owned investment corporation that is a resident of Canada to a beneficial owner that is a company (other than a partnership) resident of the Netherlands and that owns at least 25% of the capital of, or controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power in, the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.

- (II) The 5% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that controls at least 10% of the voting power in the payer.
- (mm) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 25% of the voting power in the payer.
- (nn) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power in the payer.
- (oo) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company holding directly or indirectly at least 10% of the capital of the payer.
- (pp) The 5% rate for dividends applies if the recipient is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power in the payer.
- (qq) The 10% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that holds directly 25% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (rr) The 5% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that controls at least 10% of the voting power in the payer. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (ss) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that owns at least 10% of the voting shares, or at least 25% of the value of the shares, of the payer.
- (tt) The 5% rate applies if the dividends are paid to a company that controls at least 10% of the voting power in the payer.
- (uu) The 5% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns directly at least 10% of the voting stock of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (vv) The 5% rate for dividends applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power in the payer.
- (ww) Under the fourth protocol to the treaty, which was signed on 21 July 2014 but is not yet in force, interest paid to an arm's-length party is exempt from withholding tax.
- from withholding tax.

 The 5% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the voting power in the company paying the dividends.
- (yy) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company (other than a partner-ship) that is a beneficial owner and controls directly at least 25% of the voting power in the payer.
- (zz) The 5% rate for dividends applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that controls at least 25% of the voting power in the payer.
- (aaa) The 10% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial, or scientific equipment.
- (bbb) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company holding directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends. The 10% rate applies to dividends paid by a nonresident-owned investment corporation resident of Canada to a resident of the United Arab Emirates that holds directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power of the payer.
- (ccc) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 25% of the voting power in the company paying the dividend. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (ddd) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company that controls at least 10% of the voting power of the payer.
- (eee) The 0% rate applies to royalties pertaining to certain cultural works, computer software, patents or know-how.
- (fff) Payments for the use of computer software, patents and certain knowhow are exempt.
- (ggg) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is a company holding directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power of the payer.
- (hhh) The 5% rate applies to certain royalties pertaining to certain computer software, patents or know-how.
- (iii) The general withholding tax rate for royalties is 10%. A 5% rate applies to royalties pertaining to certain cultural works, computer software, patents and know-how.
- (jiji) The general withholding tax for royalties is 10%. Royalties pertaining to certain cultural works, computer software, patents and know-how are exempt.
- (kkk) The general withholding tax rate is 10%. Royalties pertaining to certain cultural works, computer software, patents and know-how are exempt.
- (III) The general withholding tax rate for royalties is 10%. Royalties pertaining to certain cultural works, computer software, patents and know-how are exempt from withholding tax.

- (mmm) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company holding directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (nnn) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company holding directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (000) The 15% rate applies if the recipient is a company that holds an equity percentage of at least 10% in the payer of the dividends.
- (ppp) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 25% of the voting power in the payer.
- (qqq) The 5% rate applies to royalties with respect to certain cultural works, and to royalties for certain computer software, patents and know-how if the payer and payee are not related.
- (rrr) The general withholding tax for royalties is 10%. Royalties pertaining to certain cultural works and computer software and royalties for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience are exempt.
- (sss) The 3% rate applies to royalties paid for rights to use news. The 5% rate applies to royalties pertaining to certain cultural works. The 10% rate applies to royalties pertaining to patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas and technical assistance.
- (ttt) The general rate for royalties is 15%. The 25% rate applies to royalties pertaining to the use of trademarks.
- (uuu) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 10% of the voting power in the payer of the dividends.
- (vvv) A protocol between Canada and Spain entered into force on 29 September 2015. The rates under the protocol are reflected in the above table.
- (www) The 15% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power in the payer.
- (xxx) The 15% rate applies to dividends paid to a company that owns at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer during the six-month period immediately preceding the date of payment of the dividend.
- (yyy) The 5% rate applies to royalties pertaining to cultural works.
- (zzz) The 20% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 15% of the voting power in the payer.
- (aaaa) The 20% rate applies to the following:
 - · Patent royalties
 - Royalties for the use of, or the right to use, trademarks, motion picture films and films or videotapes for use in connection with television
 - Payments for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial, scientific or harbor equipment
- (bbbb) The 7.5% rate applies to fees for technical services.
- (cccc) The 5% rate applies if, at the time the dividend is declared, the recipient is a company holding directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer and if the capital invested by the recipient exceeds USD100,000. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (dddd) On 15 December 2008, the fifth protocol to the 1980 tax treaty between Canada and the United States entered into force. The following are amendments contained in the protocol that affect cross-border payments:
 - The withholding tax on cross-border interest payments will be eliminated. The protocol provides that the withholding tax rate on interest payments is reduced to 0% (phased out over a three-year period with respect to debt between parties that are "related"). For further details, see footnote (i).
 - A "Hybrid Entity Clause" is introduced with respect to income, profits or gains derived through or from certain "fiscally transparent" entities. The protocol can extend treaty relief to income earned through certain "fiscally transparent" entities, such as limited liability corporations and certain other hybrid entities. The protocol may also deny treaty benefits with respect to income derived through or from certain "fiscally transparent" entities.
 - The protocol provides that the existing limitation on benefits (LOB) provisions, which are currently applicable for US tax purposes only, will also become operative for Canadian tax purposes. The comprehensive LOB article, designed to counter "treaty shopping" abuses, is a significant development in the Canadian tax landscape and could operate to deny treaty benefits in many situations in which treaty entitlement had never come under question, including situations in which treaty shopping was not a consideration. Consequently, an analysis is required in each case in which payments are made to an

- entity that may have non-qualifying US or Canadian owners or owners that are residents of other countries, including in certain circumstances, public companies.
- (eeee) The 0% rate applies to copyright royalties and similar payments with respect to the production or reproduction of literary, dramatic, musical or artistic works.
- (ffff) A renegotiated tax treaty between Canada and Israel was signed on 21 September 2016 and entered into force on 21 December 2016. In general, for withholding taxes, the treaty is generally effective in Canada for amounts paid or credited to nonresidents on or after 1 January 2017; for other taxes, the treaty is effective for tax years beginning on or after 1 January 2017. The new tax treaty replaces the tax treaty signed on 21 July 1975.
- (gggg) The 5% rate applies if, at the time the dividend is declared, the recipient is a company holding directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power of the payer. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (hhhh) The withholding tax rate is 5% for copyright royalties and other similar payments with respect to literary, dramatic or artistic works and royalties for right-to-use patents or know-how. A 10% rate applies to royalties in all other cases.
- (iiii) The 5% rate applies if, at the time the dividend is declared, the recipient is a company holding directly or indirectly at least 25% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (jijj) The 0% rate applies to copyright royalties and similar payments with respect to the production or reproduction of cultural or artistic works (excluding royalties with respect to motion picture films and royalties with respect to works on film or videotape or other means of reproduction for use in connection with television broadcasting).
- (kkkk) The 5% rate applies to copyright royalties and other similar payments with respect to the production or reproduction of literary, dramatic, musical or other artistic works (but does not include royalties with respect to motion picture films and works on film or videotape or other means of reproduction for use in connection with television), and royalties with respect to computer software, patents or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience (but not including any such royalties provided in connection with rental or franchise agreements).
- (IIII) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that controls directly or indirectly 25% of the voting power of the payer company that is a resident of Canada.
- (mmmm) A protocol to the tax treaty between Canada and Switzerland entered into force on 19 December 2011. It provides that interest payments made to a beneficiary in the other contracting state are not subject to withholding tax if the beneficiary is not related to the payer.
- (nnnn) The general withholding tax rate for royalties is 10%. The 5% rate applies to certain royalties pertaining to computer software and information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The withholding tax rate is 0% for copyright royalties and for similar payments with respect to literary, dramatic or artistic works.
- (0000) The 15% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 10% of the voting power in the payer of the dividends.
- (pppp) The 0% rate applies to royalties pertaining to certain cultural works.
 (pqqq) The last paragraph of the royalties article contains a most-favored nation clause in favor of Canada.
- (rrrr) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a corporation that holds directly at least 10% of the voting power of the payer. The 10% rate applies if the dividends are paid by a nonresident-owned investment corporation that is a resident of Canada to a beneficial owner that is a company (other than a partnership) resident in Luxembourg and that holds directly or indirectly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.

 (ssss) Tax treaty negotiations with the government of China began on
- 6 December 2010. The tax treaty is currently being renegotiated. Negotiations to update the tax treaty with the United Kingdom began on 1 October 2011. On 21 July 2014, the fourth protocol to the treaty was signed, but it is not yet in force.
- (uuuu) The withholding tax rate for dividends is 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. A 15% rate applies to dividends in all other cases.

- (vvvv) A renegotiated tax treaty between Canada and New Zealand was signed on 26 June 2015 and entered into force on 1 August 2015.
- (wwww) The 5% rate applies to dividends with respect to a direct holding of 10% or more of the voting power. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (xxxx) The 5% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that controls at least 10% of the voting power in the payer. A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (yyyy) Interest on certain government or government-assisted debt is exempt from withholding tax.
- (ZZZZ) The 0% rate applies to copyright royalties and other similar payments with respect to the production or reproduction of literary, dramatic, musical or other artistic works, but not including royalties with respect to the following:
 - Computer software
 - · Motion picture films
 - Works on film or videotape or other means of reproduction for use in connection with television broadcasting
- (aaaaa) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid with respect to holdings of 10% or more of the voting power. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (bbbbb) The 5% rate applies to royalties for literary works, computer software, patents and information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (cccc) The tax treaty is currently being renegotiated.
- (ddddd) The tax treaty is currently being renegotiated. The negotiations began on 26 November 18.
- (eeeee) The 0% rate applies to copyright royalties and other similar payments with respect to the production or reproduction of literary, dramatic, musical or other artistic works, but does not apply to royalties with respect to motion picture films and works on film or videotape or other means of reproduction for use in connection with television.
- (fffff) The tax treaty is currently being renegotiated. The negotiations began in June 2017.
- (ggggg) The treaty was signed on 25 March 2010, but is not yet in force.
- (hhhhh) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 20% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (iiiii) The treaty was signed on 24 November 2016 but is not yet in force.

Cape Verde

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Please direct all inquiries regarding Cape Verde to António Neves of the Lisbon, Portugal, office.

Lisbon, Portugal		GMT
EY Edificio Republica Avenida da Republica, 90 3rd Floor 1649-024 Lisbon Portugal	+351 217-912-000 Fax: +351 217-957-592 +351 217-957-587	
Principal Tax Contact ★ António Neves	+351 217-912-249 Mobile: +351 937-912-249 Email: antonio.neves@pt.ey.com	

At the time of writing, based on a draft bill, it was expected that Cape Verde would introduce changes to its tax law in the upcoming weeks. Because of these expected changes, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	22 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	1/25 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	22 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	
Paid to Residents	0
Paid to Nonresidents	0/10 (c)(d)
Interest	
Shareholders' Loans	
Resident Shareholders	20 (e)(f)
Nonresident Shareholders	20 (c)
Private and Public Company Bonds	
Paid to Residents	10 (e)(f)
Paid to Nonresidents	10 (c)
Bank Deposits	
Paid to Residents	10 (e)
Paid to Nonresidents	20 (c)
Royalties	
Paid to Residents	20 (e)
Paid to Nonresidents	20 (c)
Payments for Services and Commissions	
Paid to Residents	0
Paid to Nonresidents	15 (g)
Rental Income	
Paid to Residents	0
Paid to Nonresidents	10 (e)
Branch Remittance Tax	0

Net Operating Losses (Years) Carryback 0 Carryforward 7 (h)

- (a) Corporate income tax (Imposto sobre o Rendimento das Pessoas Colectivas, or IRPC) applies to resident companies and nonresident companies with permanent establishments (PEs) in Cape Verde. Micro- and small-sized companies can benefit from a 4% reduced rate, which is applied to their turnover. See Section B for details of other rates.
- (b) Depending on the situation, a 1% withholding tax is imposed on the consideration or a 25% tax is imposed on the capital gain. See Section B.
- (c) These rates may be reduced or eliminated by tax treaties.
- (d) The 0% rate applies to dividends distributed by companies subject to and not exempt from IRPC.
- (e) Income must be declared and is subject to the normal tax rates. Amounts withheld may be credited against IRPC due. See Section B.
- (f) A withholding tax exemption is available regarding interest from shareholder loans and corporate bonds if the shareholder is a pure holding company (sociedade gestora de participações sociais, or SGPS) holding a stake of at least 10% for at least one year in the affiliated company.
- (g) The 15% rate applies to most services and commissions and may be eliminated under a tax treaty.
- (h) The amount deductible each year is capped at 50% of the taxable profit for the year.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporate income tax (Imposto sobre o Rendimento das Pessoas Colectivas, or IRPC) is levied on resident and nonresident entities.

Resident entities. Companies and other entities, including nonlegal entities, whose principal activity is commercial, industrial or agricultural, are subject to IRPC on worldwide profits, but a foreign tax credit may reduce the amount of IRPC payable (see Foreign tax relief).

A 50% IRPC exemption applies to entities exclusively engaged in agricultural and fishing activities.

Companies and other entities, including non-legal entities, that do not carry out commercial, industrial or agricultural activities, are generally subject to tax on their worldwide income (for details regarding the calculation of the taxable profit of these entities, see Section C).

Nonresident entities. Companies or other entities that operate in Cape Verde through a PE are subject to IRPC on their profits attributable to the PE.

Companies or other entities without a PE in Cape Verde are subject to IRPC on their income deemed to be derived in Cape Verde.

The transfer of shares in a foreign or Cape Verdean company is subject to tax in Cape Verde if more than 50% of the assets owned by the company being transferred are composed directly or indirectly of immovable property located in Cape Verde.

For tax purposes, companies or other entities are considered to have a PE in Cape Verde if they have a fixed installation or a permanent representation in Cape Verde through which they engage in a commercial, industrial or agricultural activity. Under rules that generally conform to the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) model convention, a PE may arise from, among others, the following:

- A building site or installation project, including coordination, inspection and supervision activities
- The performance of services (including consultancy) that last for more than 183 days
- The existence of a dependent agent

Double tax treaties may limit the scope of a PE in Cape Verde.

Tax rates. For 2020, IRPC is levied at the following rates.

Type of enterprise	Rate (%)
Companies or other entities with a head office or effective management control	
in Cape Verde, whose principal activity is commercial, industrial or agricultural	22
Micro- and small-sized companies with a head office or effective management	
control in Cape Verde	4
Entities other than companies with a head office or effective management control in Cape Verde, whose principal activity is not	
commercial, industrial or agricultural PEs	22 22
Nonresident companies or other entities without a head office, effective management control or a PE in Cape Verde	
Income subject to withholding tax	10/20
Income not subject to withholding tax	25

Certain types of income earned by companies in the last category of companies listed above are subject to the following withholding taxes.

Type of income	Rate (%)
Interest payments	10/20
Royalties	20
Technical assistance	15
Income from shares (dividends)	0/10
Income from government bonds	10
Revenues derived from the use of, or the right	
to use, equipment	20
Other revenues from the application of capital	20
Payments for services rendered or used in	
Cape Verde	20

Applicable double tax treaties may reduce the above withholding tax rates.

A fire brigade surcharge (*imposto de incêndio*) is imposed on resident companies and nonresident companies with a PE in the municipalities of Mindelo (Island of São Vicente) and Praia (Island of Santiago). The fire brigade surcharge is applied at a rate of 2% to the taxable profit determined for IRPC purposes.

Companies licensed under the Cape Verdean International Business Centre (IBC) regime benefit from a reduced rate of IRPC.

This tax benefit applies until 2030 and depends on the creation of a minimum of 10 jobs at the International Industry Center (CII) and the International Trade Center (CIC). The following are the reduced rates of IRPC:

- 5% for entities with 10 or more dependent workers
- 3.5% for entities with 20 or more dependent workers
- 2.5% for entities with 50 or more dependent workers

For companies operating in the International Services Center, the IRPC rate is 2.5% if the entity has at least four dependent workers.

The shareholders of the companies that are licensed under the IBC regime may benefit from exemptions on dividends received and on interest derived from shareholder loans. Customs duties exemptions may also be available to entities licensed under the IBC regime.

A tonnage tax applies to entities licensed in the IBC that develop activities related to the international maritime transport of cargo and passengers, provided that the following conditions are met:

- All the ships and similar vessels owned by the taxpayer are registered in Cape Verde's International Register of Ships, and the total activity developed falls within the scope of this regime.
- At least 85% of the income results from activities with other entities installed and functioning in the IBC or with foreign entities.

The tonnage tax profit is calculated using a notional daily profit per ship based on a sliding tariff by reference to the net tonnage of the ship. The following table shows the amounts of daily taxable income.

Net tonnage	Daily taxable income for each 100 net tonnes (CVE)
Up to 1,000	646
From 1,001 to 10,000	566
From 10,001 to 25,000	307
Greater than 25,000	103

Significant incentives are also available for qualifying investment projects under the Investment Law. Qualifying projects may enjoy the following tax benefits:

- A tax credit equal to 50% of relevant investments made in the health sector, the environmental sector, creative industries, tourism or tourism promotion industry and tourism property development, air and sea transportation services and port and airport services, renewable energy production, manufacturing and installation of renewable energy equipment, scientific research and investigation, and information and communication technology development
- A tax credit equal to 30% of relevant investments made in other areas
- An exemption from municipal real estate holding tax for buildings used in the project
- An exemption from property transfer tax for buildings used in the project

- An exemption from stamp duty with respect to financing necessary for the investment project
- An exemption from customs duties for certain goods and equipment

The abovementioned tax credits can be used in the year of investment for up to 50% of the IRPC liability. Any excess can be carried forward for 10 years.

Further incentives may be available for investment projects that have a value exceeding CVE550 million, create at least 10 jobs and are relevant for the promotion and acceleration of the development of the Cape Verdean economy.

Cape Verdean tax law also provides for significant tax exemptions and deductions concerning investments toward internationalization (reduction of IRPC rate by 50%, as well as exemptions for stamp duty, value-added tax (VAT), customs duties, property transfer tax and legal costs, incentives in the savings and financial sector, incentives for the creation of jobs and incentives regarding training and culture). It also provides incentives for startups (temporary reduction of IRPC rate to 5%, and exemptions for stamp duty, VAT, customs duties and legal costs).

Profits not distributed by financial institutions to strengthen their equity may benefit from an IRPC credit.

Certain customs duties incentives are also available for fishing and industry activities, as well as for, among others, transportation activities and social communication activities.

In addition, tax benefits (IRPC, stamp duty and property transfer tax exemptions) are also available with respect to recovery and insolvency processes.

To promote the regular registration of immovable property in Cape Verde, significant stamp duty and real estate tax exemptions have been introduced.

In 2020, certain tax benefits applicable to startups were introduced, notably a reduction of IRPC, and customs duties, VAT and stamp duty exemptions, which are subject to the fulfillment of some conditions.

Limitation of benefits. The amount of tax payable cannot be lower than 90% of the amount that would be assessed if the taxpayer did not benefit from certain tax incentives and deduction of tax losses carried forward.

Notional interest deduction. Companies can benefit for a six-year period from a notional interest deduction of 10% on the amount of cash contributions or conversions of loans by shareholders to share capital that occur on or after 1 January 2018. The amount to which the notional interest deduction applies is capped at CVE100 million. The deemed interest deduction is considered for the net financial expenses limitation (see *Debt-to-equity rules* in Section E).

Simplified regime of taxation. Micro- and small-sized resident companies that have annual turnover not exceeding CVE10 million or no more than 10 employees and that meet certain other

conditions may opt to be taxed under a simplified regime of taxation. Companies under the simplified regime of taxation are subject to a rate of 4% levied on the turnover.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived from the sale of investment properties, tangible fixed assets, intangible assets, non-current assets held for sale and financial assets are included in taxable income subject to IRPC. The capital gain equals the difference between the sales value, net of expenses incurred on the sale, and the acquisition value, adjusted by depreciation, impairment relevant for tax purposes and an official index.

Fifty percent of the capital gains derived from disposals of certain assets held for more than one year may be exempt if the sales proceeds are invested in tangible fixed assets, intangible assets, investment property and shares during the period beginning one year before the year of the disposal and ending two years after the year of the disposal. A statement of the intention to reinvest the gain must be included in the annual tax return for the year of disposal. The remaining 50% of the net gain derived from the disposal is subject to tax in the year of the disposal.

If only a portion of the proceeds is reinvested, the exemption is reduced proportionally. If, by the end of the second year following the disposal no reinvestment is made, the net capital gain that remains untaxed (50%) is added to taxable profit for that year, increased by 15% and compensatory interest applies. A similar adjustment occurs if the assets in which reinvestment is made are not maintained by the taxpayer for at least two years from yearend of the tax period in which the reinvestment is made.

Losses from the transfer for consideration of shareholdings in tax-haven entities are not allowed as deductions. Losses resulting from shares are also not deductible if the seller has resulted from a transformation, including a change of the business purpose, of an entity for which such losses would not be deductible and if less than three years have elapsed since the date of transformation.

There is also an exclusion from taxable income for capital gains (or losses) realized by resident entities and nonresident entities with a PE in Cape Verde that are derived from the disposal of shares (and other equity instruments), provided the shares have been held for a period of at least 12 months. Such exclusion does not apply to capital gains realized on the transfer of shares acquired from entities domiciled or with a place of effective management in a territory subject to a more favorable tax regime.

In addition, an exemption is available for gains realized by nonresident entities without a PE in Cape Verde on the disposal of shares and other securities.

Nonresident companies that do not have a head office, effective management control or a PE in Cape Verde are taxed at a 1% rate on the sales proceeds derived from disposals of real estate, shares and other securities. In general, the tax due is paid through withholding tax. Certain gains may be taxed at a 25% rate and require filing of a tax return.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year.

All companies engaging in activities in Cape Verde must register with the tax department to obtain a taxpayer number. Companies, including foreign companies with a PE in Cape Verde and foreign companies without a PE that had not been subject to withholding tax, must file an annual tax return, together with their financial statements and other documentation, by 31 May in the year following the tax year.

Companies with a head office, effective management control or a PE in Cape Verde must make advance payments of IRPC. Companies whose principal activity is commercial, industrial, agricultural or fishing must make payments in March, August and November of the current tax year. The tax base for the payments is 30%, 30% and 20%, respectively, of the preceding year's tax liability. The tax rate of 25% is applied to this tax base to compute the amount of the advance payment. Each advance payment cannot be lower than CVE50,000.

Companies with a head office, effective management control or a PE in Cape Verde that have adopted a financial year other than the calendar year must make estimated payments as outlined above, but in the 3rd, 7th and 11th months of their financial year. They must file a tax return by the end of the fifth month following the end of that year.

Companies under the simplified regime of taxation must make advance payments at the end of April, at the end of October and at the end of January of the following year. The IRPC rate of 4% is applied to the preceding quarter's turnover.

If the total amount of the advance payments exceeds the tax due for the tax year, the excess may be carried forward as a tax credit against the tax payable in the following four years or refunded on the occurrence of certain events.

A nonresident company without a PE in Portugal must appoint an individual or company, resident in Cape Verde, to represent it with respect to its tax liabilities.

Penalties are imposed for the failure to file tax returns and satisfy other compliance obligations. If, on the final assessment, the tax authorities determine that a further payment is required and that the taxpayer is at fault, interest is imposed on the amount of the additional payment. Fines, which are generally based on the amount of tax due, are also imposed. If the tax due is not paid, additional interest is imposed from the date of the tax authorities' notice that an additional payment is due.

Binding rulings. The General Tax Code provides the taxpayer the possibility of obtaining a binding ruling. The biding ruling is limited to a certain time period, which is determined on a case-by-case basis by the tax authorities. The ruling is subject to the payment of a fee.

Dividends. Dividends paid by companies to residents and non-residents are generally subject to withholding tax at a rate of 10%.

On distributions to resident parent companies, the 10% withholding tax is treated as a payment on account of the final IRPC due.

A resident company or a nonresident company with a PE subject to and not exempt from IRPC may deduct 100% of dividends received from another resident company.

The above regime also applies, under similar conditions, to dividends distributed by foreign affiliates if the underlying profits have been subject to and not exempt from income tax.

If the recipient benefits from a reduced IRPC rate, the recipient may deduct only 50% of the dividends.

If a recipient qualifies for the 100% deduction, the payer of the dividends does not need to withhold tax.

A withholding tax exemption applies to dividends distributed to nonresident companies if the requirements described above are met.

Positive liquidation proceeds are treated as deemed dividends in the portion corresponding to the difference between the liquidation proceeds attributed and the associated capital contributions. Any excess is treated as a capital gain. If the amount is negative, it is treated as a capital loss. Losses from the liquidation of subsidiaries are deductible only if the shares have been held for at least three years.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign-source income is taxable in Cape Verde. However, direct foreign tax may be credited against the Cape Verdean tax liability, limited to the lower of the following amounts:

- · The amount of tax incurred in the foreign country
- The amount of IRPC attributable to the foreign-source income

If an applicable double tax treaty reduces the withholding tax rates, the tax credit is limited by the applicable treaty clause. The foreign tax credit cannot be carried forward.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable profit is determined according to the following rules:

- For companies with a head office or effective management control in Cape Verde that are principally engaged in commercial, agricultural or industrial activities, the taxable profit is the net accounting profit calculated in accordance with Cape Verdean generally accepted accounting principles, as adjusted by the IRPC Code.
- For companies with a head office or effective management control in Cape Verde that do not principally engage in commercial, industrial or agricultural activities, the taxable profit is the net total of revenues from various categories of income described in the Personal Tax (Imposto sobre o Rendimento das Pessoas Singulares, or IRPS) Code, less expenses.
- For PEs, the taxable profit is determined as outlined in the first bullet above. In calculating taxable profit, general administrative expenses that are attributable to the PE may be deducted as a cost if justified and acceptable to the tax authorities.

Expenses that are considered essential for the generation or maintenance of profits are deductible. However, certain expenses are not deductible for IRPC purposes including, but not limited to, the following:

- Illicit expenses
- Depreciation and amortization claimed that exceed the rates fixed in the Cape Verdean tax law
- Provisions and impairments (except for those contained in the Cape Verdean tax law)
- IRPC, stand-alone taxes and surcharges
- Penalties and interest charges
- Improperly documented expenses
- Health or personal injury insurance premiums, and expenses or losses with respect to life insurance, contributions to pension funds or supplementary social security systems, except when they are taxed under the IPRS Code or when they are mandatory by law or contracts
- Real estate taxes (except for companies engaged in real estate trading activities)
- Expenses concerning pleasure boats and tourism airplanes, except for those allocated to public transportation companies or used for rental purposes as part of the company's normal activities

Assets under financial leases are deemed to be owned by the lessee. Consequently, the lessee may deduct only applicable tax depreciation and any interest included in the rent payments. Special rules apply to sale-and-leaseback transactions.

Thirty percent of expenses related to passenger or mixed-use vehicles, which are depreciation, rent, insurance, repairs and fuel, and 50% of representation expenses, are not deductible for tax purposes.

Although representation expenses and expenses related to private cars are deductible with some limits, they are subject to a special stand-alone tax at a rate of 10% (this stand-alone tax may not apply in certain cases).

A 10% stand-alone tax rate also applies to tax-deductible daily allowances and compensation for costs incurred by employees when traveling in their own vehicles at the service of the employer if these amounts are not charged to clients and not subject to IRPS.

Undocumented expenses are not deductible. In addition, these expenses are subject to a special stand-alone tax rate of 40%.

A stand-alone tax at a rate of 10% also applies to certain fringe benefits attributed to the employer (if the amount exceeds CVE15,000), which are gifts made to employees, sales of vehicles to employees below market value, travel expenses paid to employees if not related to the company's activities and interest-free or low-interest-rate loans to employees.

The above stand-alone taxes are imposed regardless of whether the company earns a taxable profit or suffers a tax loss in the year in which it incurs the expenses. In addition, all stand-alone tax rates are increased by 10 percentage points if the taxpayer benefits from a privileged tax regime or incurs a tax loss in two consecutive years (with some exceptions).

Inventories. Inventories must be consistently valued by any of the following criteria:

- Effective cost of acquisition or production
- Standard costs in accordance with adequate technical and accounting principles
- Cost of sales less the normal profit margin
- Cost of sales of products cropped from biological assets, which
 is determined at the time of cropping, less the estimated costs
 at the point of sale, excluding transportation and other costs
 required to place the products in the market

Changes in the method of valuation must be justifiable and acceptable to the tax authorities.

Provisions. The following provisions, among others, are deductible:

- Bad and doubtful debts, based on a judicial claim or on an analysis of the accounts receivable
- Inventory losses (inventory values in excess of market value)
- Technical provisions imposed on insurance companies and financial institutions by the competent Cape Verdean regulatory authorities

Depreciation. In general, depreciation is calculated using the straight-line method. The declining-balance method may be used for new tangible fixed assets other than buildings, office furniture and automobiles not used for public transport or rental. Maximum depreciation rates are established by law. If rates that are less than 50% of the official rates are used, total depreciation will not be achieved over the life of the asset. The following are the principal official straight-line rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Commercial buildings	3
Industrial buildings	5
Office equipment	12.5 to 33.33
Motor vehicles	12.5 to 20
Plant and machinery	16.66 to 20

Companies may request the prior approval of the tax authorities for the use of depreciation methods other than straight-line or declining-balance or rates up to double the official rates. Approval is granted only if the request is justified by the company's business activities.

Relief for losses. Tax losses may be carried forward for seven years. The amount deductible each year is capped at 50% of the taxable profit for the year. Loss carrybacks are not allowed.

Companies under the simplified tax regime cannot benefit from the relief for losses. Tax loss carryforwards are forfeited if the taxpayer states a zero annual turnover and does not obtain any income from its normal business activity for two consecutive tax years.

Groups of companies. The Cape Verdean Tax Law does not provide a special tax regime for groups of companies.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

e	
Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax; levied on goods and	
services, other than exempt services	15%
Excise duties	
General rate	10%
Other rates	0% to 40%
Social security contributions; on salaries;	
paid by	
Employer	16%
Employee	8.5%
Self-employed workers	11%/19.5%
Property transfer tax; payable by purchaser	1.5%
Municipal real estate holding tax; local tax;	
imposed annually on the assessed tax value	
of the property on 31 December; tax payable	
by the owner of the property	1.5%
Stamp duty	
Credit operations	0.5%
Interest on bank loans and bank services	3.5%
Guarantees	0.5%
Insurance premiums	3.5%
Bills of exchange, promissory notes and	
other negotiable debt securities	0.5%
Notarial acts of registrations and procedures	15%
Administrative acts and contracts	CVE1,000
Touristic contribution; for every overnight sta	y
in a touristic establishment, up to a maximum	n
of 10 nights; children under 16 years old are	
not subject to this contribution	CVE220
	per night
Ecologic charge; imposed on some products	
imported or produced domestically that are	
non-biodegradable or made out of metal,	
glass or plastic; charge varies depending	
on the quantity or weight of the goods;	
payable by the local producer or importer;	
exemptions are available, including packing	
material used in medicine or for packing	
essential food, such as corn, rice, sugar,	
flour and milk	CVE2 to CVE200
	per kilogram

E. Foreign-exchange controls

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in Cape Verde is the escudo (CVE).

Cape Verde imposes foreign-exchange controls in certain situa-

Mergers and reorganizations. Mergers and other type of corporate reorganizations may be tax neutral in Cape Verde if certain conditions are met.

Controlled foreign entities. A Cape Verdean resident owning, directly or indirectly, at least 25% in the capital, voting rights or rights to income or estate of a controlled foreign entity (CFE) is subject to tax on its allocable share of the CFE's net profit or income. For computing the 25% threshold, the capital and rights owned, directly or indirectly, by related parties are also considered.

Several rules, which are based on the nature of the activity and whether the activity is predominantly directed to the Cape Verdean market, may result in the non-imputation of profits or income.

Payments by residents to nonresidents subject to a more favorable tax regime. In general, payments made by Cape Verdean residents to nonresidents subject to a more favorable tax regime as provided by the General Tax Code are not deductible for tax purposes, and the payers are subject to a stand-alone tax rate of 60%. However, these payments may be deducted and are not subject to stand-alone taxation if the payer establishes the following:

- The payments were made in real transactions.
- The payments are normal.
- The amounts of the payments are not unreasonable.

Related-party transactions. For related-party transactions (transactions between parties with a special relationship), the tax authorities may make adjustments to taxable profit that are necessary to reflect transactions on an arm's-length basis.

A special relationship is deemed to exist if one entity has the capacity, directly or indirectly, to influence in a decisive manner the management decisions of another entity. This capacity is deemed to exist in the following relationships:

- Between one entity and its shareholders, or their spouses, ascendants or descendants, if they possess, directly or indirectly, 20% of the capital or voting rights of the entity
- Between two entities in which the same shareholders, their spouses, ascendants or descendants hold, directly or indirectly, a participation of not less than 20% of the capital or voting rights
- Between any entities bound by dominance relations
- Between a nonresident entity and its Cape Verdean PE
- Between a resident entity and an entity located in territory with a favorable tax regime according to the General Tax Code

Foreign PE profits. Transactions between the head office and a foreign PE must respect the arm's-length principle.

Debt-to-equity rules. A limitation to the deduction of interest expenses (net of interest revenues) applies. The tax deduction for net financial expenses is capped by the higher of the following amounts:

- CVE110 million
- 30% of the earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization

The nondeductible excess, as well as the unused fraction of the 30% threshold, may be carried forward to the following seven years.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Mauritius	0/5 (a)	0/10 (b)	7.5
Macau Special			
Administrative Region	10	10	10
Portugal	10	0/10 (c)	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0/10	10/20	20

- (a) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a resident of a contracting state and owns directly less than 25% of the capital stock of the company paying the dividends.
- (b) The 0% rate applies if the debtor or payee is the government of a contracting state, a political or administrative subdivision, a local authority or a statutory body thereof, or if the interest is paid to an institution (including a financial institution) in connection with any financing granted by it under an agreement between the governments of the contracting states.
- (c) The 0% rate applies to interest paid by the government of one contracting state or derived by the government of the other contracting state.

Cape Verde has also signed double tax treaties with Angola, Equatorial Guinea, Guinea-Bissau and Spain, but these treaties are not yet in force.

Cayman Islands

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Grand Cayman GMT -5

EY +1 (345) 949-8444
Mail address: Fax: +1 (345) 949-8529
P.O. Box 510GT

62 Forum Lane Grand Cayman KY1-1106

Cayman Islands

Street address: 62 Forum Lane

Camana Bay Grand Cayman KY1-1106

Cayman Islands

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Bill Bailey +1 (441) 294-5319 (resident in Hamilton, Bermuda) Email: bill.bailey@bm.ey.com

Chris Larkin +1 (345) 814-8919 Email: chris.larkin@ky.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	0
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0
Branch Tax Rate (%)	0
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0
Interest	0
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	0
Branch Remittance Tax	0

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

The Cayman Islands does not impose taxes on income, profits, wealth or capital gains.

C. Corporate license fees

Ordinary resident company. An ordinary resident company may transact foreign and domestic business from within the Cayman Islands. A Trade and Business License is required if business is to be conducted within the Cayman Islands unless the business is exempted (see Section D). If Caymanians or persons with Cayman status do not own at least 60% of the issued share capital, hold 60% of board positions or otherwise control such a company, the company must also obtain a Local Companies (Control) Law License before it can do business in the Cayman Islands, unless the business is exempt from this requirement.

Incorporation fees range from a minimum of KYD300 to a maximum of KYD500. Annual fees range from a minimum of KYD300 to a maximum of KYD500. The fees are based on authorized capital.

Ordinary nonresident company. An ordinary nonresident company is similar to a resident company, but it is not permitted to conduct business within the Cayman Islands. However, it may transact within the Islands all matters necessary to conduct its business outside the Islands; for example, it can negotiate contracts or open bank accounts.

Incorporation fees range from a minimum of KYD575 to a maximum of KYD815. Annual fees range from a minimum of KYD675 to a maximum of KYD915. The fees are based on authorized capital.

Exempted company. An exempted company is the most common form of company used by the offshore investor. An exempted company, similar to an ordinary nonresident company, may not conduct business within the Cayman Islands, but may transact from within the Islands all the matters necessary to conduct its business outside the Islands. An exempted company has certain advantages over an ordinary resident or nonresident company, including the availability of a Tax Exemption Certificate, which make the exempted company attractive to an offshore investor. A Tax Exemption Certificate provides that no law enacted in the Cayman Islands imposing any tax on income, profits, capital gains or appreciations will apply to the exempted company and that no such tax, estate duty or inheritance tax will be payable on or with respect to the shares, debentures or other obligations (or the income derived from such instruments) of the exempted company. The exemptions provided in the certificate are for a renewable 20-year period.

Incorporation fees range from a minimum of KYD600 to a maximum of KYD2,468. Annual fees range from a minimum of KYD700 to a maximum of KYD2,568. The minimum fee applies to companies with authorized capital of up to KYD42,000; the fee increases on a sliding scale for authorized capital in excess of this amount until it reaches the maximum of KYD2,568, which applies to companies with authorized capital exceeding KYD1,640,000.

An exempted company, through its memorandum and articles of association, may be established as a company limited by shares, a company limited by guarantee or a limited duration company (LDC). LDCs may be treated by the authorities of the United States and other jurisdictions as partnerships for tax and other purposes. An exempted company is classified as an LDC if its corporate existence terminates on the happening of one or more specified events and if it has a maximum life of 30 years. If a company limited by shares has more than one share class, it may be established on the basis that some of its classes will have limited liability and some will have unlimited liability. LDCs must pay a fee of KYD200 on registration in addition to the regular fees described above.

D. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency of the Cayman Islands is the Cayman Islands dollar (KYD). The exchange rate of the US dollar against the Cayman Islands dollar is fixed at USD1.2 = KYD1.

The Cayman Islands has no foreign-currency exchange control regulations.

Business licenses. Unless exempted, every person or company carrying on a trade or business must have an annual license for each place where such trade or business is carried on. The amount of the fee depends on the type and location of the business, as well as on the number and type of employees.

Companies that engage in certain types of business, such as banking and insurance, may be required to be licensed or registered under relevant laws. These laws may expressly eliminate the requirement that a company obtain a Trade or Business License or a Local Companies (Control) Law License.

The following are the annual license renewal fees payable by insurance companies and banks registered in the Cayman Islands.

Insurance companies (KYD)

Class A (locally incorporated)	75,000
Class A (approved external insurer)	75,000
Class B(I) (at least 95% of the net	
premiums written originate from	
the insurer's related business)	8,500
Class B(II) (over 50% of the net	
premiums written originate from	
the insurer's related business)	9,500
Class B(III) (50% or less of the	
net premiums written originate	
from the insurer's related business)	10,500

Banking and trust companies (KYD)

Class A (unrestricted)	1,000,000
Class A (restricted)	300,000 or 350,000
Class B (unrestricted)	60,000 to 100,000
Class B (restricted)	37,000 or 40,000

The fees for Class B banking and trust licenses depend on the corporate structure of the relevant bank (the structures are branches, subsidiaries and private/affiliated companies) and slightly higher fees may be payable on the application and grant of the license. Restricted trust companies must pay an annual fee of KYD7,000 for a restricted trust license alone.

Mutual funds registered or licensed under the Mutual Funds Law must pay an annual license fee of KYD3,500. Mutual fund administrators must pay the following license renewal fees:

- Restricted license: KYD7,000
- Unrestricted license: KYD30,000 or KYD35,000 (depending on the number of funds under administration)

Company managers and corporate service providers licensed under the Companies Management Law must pay an annual license fee. For managers, the annual license fee ranges from KYD750 to KYD20,000 (depending on the number of companies under management), plus KYD150 per managed company. For corporate service providers, the annual license fee ranges from KYD500 to KYD10,000, plus KYD75 per company.

Stamp duties. Stamp duties are charged on transfers of real property, leases, mortgages and the execution of various other documents within the Cayman Islands. Transfer duty is payable on transfers of shares in Cayman Islands companies that hold real property in the Cayman Islands, subject to certain exemptions.

Common Reporting Standards. On 16 October 2015, the Cayman Islands published The Tax Information Authority (International Tax Compliance) (Common Reporting Standards) Regulations, 2015, for the implementation of the Common Reporting Standards (CRS) Regulations. The CRS Regulations entered into force on 1 January 2016.

Country-by-Country Reporting. The Cayman Islands has adopted Country-by-Country Reporting (CbCR) in accordance with the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Action Plan. The CbCR regulations and guidelines were issued in December 2017.

E. Tax treaties

As of December 2019, the Cayman Islands has entered into bilateral tax information arrangements with Argentina, Aruba, Australia, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, China Mainland, Curaçao, the Czech Republic, Denmark, the Faroe Islands, Finland, France, Germany, Greenland, Guernsey, Iceland, India, Ireland, Isle of Man, Italy, Japan, Malta, Mexico, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Qatar, Seychelles, Sint Maarten, South Africa, Sweden, the United Kingdom and the United States.

The Cayman Islands has also entered into a double tax treaty with the United Kingdom.

On 5 November 2013, the Cayman Islands and the United Kingdom signed an intergovernmental agreement (IGA) to enable the exchange of information for tax purposes, including on an automatic basis.

On 29 November 2013, the Cayman Islands and the United States signed and released a Model 1 IGA for the implementation of the US Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act.

Chad

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

N'Djamena		GMT +1
EY Avenue Ngarta Tombalbaye N'Djamena Chad	+235 62-32-02-27	,
Business Tax Advisory		
Joseph Pagop Noupoué (resident in Douala, Cameroon)	+237 233-42-51-09 Mobile: +237 6-98-0 Paris: +33 (1) 55-61 Paris Mobile: +33 (6 Email: joseph.pagop	-18-36
Anselme Patipewé Njiakin	Mobile: +235 62-32- +237 6-77-1	02-27,
International Tax and Transactio	n Services – Transa	ction Tax Advisory
Joseph Pagop Noupoué (resident in Douala, Cameroon)	+237 233-42-51-09 Mobile: +237 6-98-0 Paris: +33 (1) 55-61 Paris Mobile: +33 (6 Email: joseph.pagop	-18-36
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax Rate	(%)	35 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)		35 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%) Withholding Tax (%)		35 (a)(c)
Dividends		5/10/20 (d)
Interest		5/20/25 (e)
Royalties from Patents, Kn	ow-how, etc.	7.5/25 (f)
Fees for Technical Services	s, Professional	
Activities and All Other Se	ervices Paid	
Abroad		7.5/25 (g)
Certain Payments to Resident Individuals		20 (h)
Rent under Leases Paid to Branch Remittance Tax	Individuals	15/20 (i)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	5/10/20 (j)
Carryback))	0
Carryforward		3
(a) The minimum tax equals 1.5% (b) In certain circumstances, the tax	ax is deferred or reduce	ed (see Section B).

- (c) An optional final withholding tax is available for CIE Petroleum Contractors and Subcontractors (foreign companies that have entered into subcontracts with oil companies registered in Chad). The rate of this final withholding tax is 25% of the net amount of the contract.
- (d) This withholding tax also applies to directors' allowances, nondeductible expenses and adjustments or reinstatements following a tax reassessment. This withholding tax applies to residents and nonresidents. The 5% and 10% rates apply to transactions between Chad and Central African Economic and Monetary Community (Communauté Économique et Monétaire de l'Afrique Centrale, or CEMAC) countries.

- (e) The rate of this withholding tax is 20% if the relevant interest is paid to a resident and 25% if it is paid to a nonresident. The 5% rate applies to transactions between Chad and CEMAC countries.
- (f) The 7.5% rate applies to transactions between Chad and CEMAC countries.
- (g) This withholding tax applies to payments by Chadian resident companies to nonresidents. The 7.5% rate applies to transactions between Chad and CEMAC countries.
- (h) This withholding tax applies to payments made to individuals in the selfemployed professions, trade intermediaries, door-to-door salespersons and representatives of the law (attorneys, bailiffs and notaries).
- (i) The withholding tax rate is 15% if the beneficiary of the landlord is a tax resident and 20% if the beneficiary is a tax nonresident.
- (j) The income subject to tax corresponds to the net profit after corporate income tax. The 5% and 10% rates apply to transactions between Chad and CEMAC countries.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Chadian companies are taxed on the territoriality principle. As a result, Chadian companies carrying on a trade or business outside Chad are not taxed in Chad on their foreign-source profits. Chadian companies are those registered in Chad, regardless of the nationalities of their shareholders or where they are managed and controlled. Foreign companies with activities in Chad are subject to Chadian corporate tax on Chadian-source profits.

Under the 2020 Finance Law, income tax in Chad is imposed on undertakings deemed to be operating in Chad, which are the following:

- Undertakings headquartered in Chad or with an effective management office in Chad
- Undertakings that have a permanent establishment in Chad
- Undertakings that have a dependent representative in Chad

The profits of undertakings that do not fulfill the conditions referred to above are taxed in Chad if they carry out activities that form a full business cycle in Chad.

Tax rates. Under the General Tax Code, the standard corporate income tax rate applicable to all companies is a flat rate of 35% of taxable income. Corporate income tax is calculated by applying the tax rate to taxable income, which is based on income reported in the audited financial statements.

Oil and gas contractors are subject to higher rates.

The minimum tax is paid on a monthly basis at a rate of 1.5% of the turnover of the previous month. The payment must be made by the 15th day of the month following the month of realization of the turnover. The minimum tax per year cannot be less than XAF1 million for small companies and XAF2 million for large companies.

Sales made by wholesale dealers to individuals are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 4%. Wholesale dealers must pay the amount due to the tax authorities by the 15th day of the following month. Purchases made by companies from individuals are also subject to withholding tax at the same rate.

Profits realized in Chad by branches of foreign companies are subject to a branch withholding tax of 20% levied on the net profit after corporate income tax.

Newly incorporated companies or new businesses conducted by existing companies can be exempt from corporate income tax for five years if they satisfy the following conditions:

- The newly incorporated company or new business must be operating in specific sectors, which are the industry, mining, agriculture, forestry and real estate sectors.
- The newly incorporated company or new business must demonstrate a particular interest for Chad development.
- The newly incorporated company or new business must not compete in any way with existing companies.
- The newly incorporated company must have a regular accounting conducted in Chad.

If the abovementioned conditions are met, the application can be submitted to the Ministry of Finance and Budget.

The 2020 Finance Law introduced a special tax incentive for newly incorporated companies in the following sectors:

- Agriculture
- Breeding
- · Renewable energies
- · Information and communication technologies

These categories of companies benefit from the following for five years from the beginning of their activities:

- 50% reduction of the tax base for corporate income tax
- 50% reduction in the registration fee for deeds
- Exemption from minimum income tax
- Exemption from inclusive tax
- Exemption from training tax

Capital gains. Capital gains are taxed at the regular corporate rate. Capital gains include gains on the sale of real estate, corporate shares and business assets. However, the tax can be deferred or eliminated in the event of a merger under certain conditions.

For a business that is totally or partially transferred or discontinued (such as through a liquidation or sale of the business), only one-third of the net capital gains is taxed if the event occurs more than five years after the beginning or purchase of the business, and only one-half of the gains is taxed if the event occurs within the five years following the beginning or purchase of the business.

Administration. The fiscal year runs from 1 January to 31 December.

Companies must file income tax returns by 30 April of the year following the fiscal year. Late returns are subject to a penalty of 1.5% per month, up to 50% of the tax due. An additional penalty of 100% or 150% applies in case of bad faith or in case of fraud discovered through a tax audit. Corporate income tax must be paid by the deadline for filing tax returns. Late payments are subject to a penalty of 2% per month of delay, excluding the application of an additional penalty.

Companies that started operating during the six-month period before the prescribed closing date of 31 December can report their first results at the end of the fiscal year following the fiscal year in which they began activities.

At the same time as the filing of the annual tax return, the company is required to submit a transfer-pricing report for all transactions carried out with its head office or affiliate entities located outside Chad. Noncompliance with this transfer-pricing documentation requirement (failure to submit the report or the submission of incomplete or incorrect information) is subject to the following sanctions:

- The rejection of relevant intercompany expenses as deductible costs
- A fine of 5% of the gross amount of the concerned transactions, with a minimum of XAF50 million

Late filing of the transfer-pricing report is subject to a fine of XAF10 million the first month of lateness, XAF 20 million for the second month and XAF25 million for any additional months of lateness beginning with the third month.

Dividends. Dividends paid to resident individuals in Chad are subject to a 20% withholding tax. Resident individuals must include the gross dividend in taxable income, but they receive a corresponding 20% tax credit to prevent double taxation. Dividends received by resident companies are included in their taxable income and are subject to corporate income tax at the regular rate of 35%. Dividends paid to nonresidents are subject to a final 20% withholding tax.

The participation exemption regime may exempt up to 90% of the dividends received from a 50%-owned subsidiary if the parent company and the subsidiary have their registered offices in a CEMAC member state. The CEMAC member states are Cameroon, Central African Republic, Chad, Congo (Republic of), Equatorial Guinea and Gabon.

Foreign tax relief. In general, foreign tax credits are not allowed. The income of residents and nonresidents subject to foreign tax that is not exempt from Chadian tax under the territoriality principle is taxable, net of the foreign tax.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on financial statements prepared according to generally accepted accounting principles and the Organization for the Harmonization of Business Law in Africa (L'Organisation pour l'Harmonisation en Afrique du Droit des Affaires, or OHADA) standard statements.

Business expenses are generally deductible unless specifically excluded by law. Expenses that are not deductible include the following:

 Head office overhead, research costs, and technical, financial and administrative assistance fees paid to nonresidents that exceed 10% of taxable profits before their deduction. This limitation does not apply to technical assistance fees related to the assembly of a factory, which are deductible in their entire amount. In addition, if the payments are made in a tax-haven country or territory, the deductible head office overhead cannot exceed 50% of the gross amount reported as a charge. The tax-haven countries and territories are jurisdictions that are defined with reference to the blacklists of noncooperative or privileged taxation countries and territories published by the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, the European Union or the Minister of Finance of Chad and that do not have a tax treaty with Chad providing for the mutual exchange of information for tax purposes. The privileged taxation countries or territories are defined as those not applying a tax on companies' revenue or those applying a tax rate lower than half of the Chadian corporate income tax rate under the common regime. Interest paid to the head office with respect to intercompany loans are included in the calculation of head office overhead deductible costs.

- Charges from transactions with related parties, if the appropriate transfer-pricing documentation is not filed.
- Rent expenses for movable equipment paid to a shareholder that manages the company in fact or by right and holds, directly or indirectly, more than 10% of the capital.
- Interest paid to shareholders in excess of the central bank annual rate plus two points.
- Commissions and brokerage fees for services on behalf of companies located in Chad that exceed 5% of purchased imports and sales of exports.
- Amounts set aside for self-insurance.
- Certain specific charges (such as contributions other than those for retirement paid to a foreign social security organization, which are deductible up to 15%, and health insurance premiums paid to companies located abroad), gifts, subsidies and penalties (to some extent).
- Expenses paid to local suppliers without reference to a Chadian tax identification number.
- Expenses paid in cash of XAF500,000 or more.
- Disallowed expenses, such as personal expenses, family expenses, nonbusiness-related expenses, provisions for redundancy for economic purposes and for self-insurance and unsupported expenses.

Inventories. Inventory is normally valued at the acquisition cost or at the lower of cost or market value. Cost must be determined on a weighted-average cost-price method. The first-in, first-out (FIFO) method is also generally acceptable.

Provisions. In determining accounting profit, companies must establish certain provisions, such as a provision for a risk of loss or for certain expenses. These provisions are normally deductible for tax purposes if they provide for clearly specified losses or expenses that are probably going to occur and if they appear in the financial statements and in a specific statement in the tax return.

Insurance companies may deduct technical provisions provided by the Conférence Interafricaine des Marchés d'Assurance (CIMA) Code to the extent that the General Tax Code does not contain any limitation for such deduction. Credit institutions may deduct provision for bad debts. Such deduction is limited to 25% for the first year, 50% for the second year and 25% for the third year, if the concerned debt is not covered by a guarantee. If the bad debt is covered by a real guarantee, the deductibility is limited to 15% for the first year, 30% for the second year, 30% for the third year and 25% for the fourth year.

Capital allowances. Land and intangible assets, such as goodwill, are not depreciable for tax purposes. Other fixed assets may be depreciated using the straight-line method at rates specified by the tax law. Accordingly, if the rates used for accounting purposes are greater than the prescribed rates, the excess is disallowed for tax purposes.

Relief for tax losses. Losses may be carried forward for three years. However, losses attributable to depreciation may be carried forward indefinitely. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. The Chadian tax law does not provide for the fiscal integration of Chadian companies equivalent to a consolidated filing position.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, on transactions carried out in	
Chad; certain transactions are exempt	10
Standard rate	18
Reduced rate	9
Exports African Union Tax; on imports from outside	U
Africa	0.2
Business license; rate varies depending on	0.2
the amount of turnover	Various
Registration duties, on transfers of real property	
or businesses	3 to 10
Social security contributions on an employee's	
annual gross salary, limited to XAF6 million	
Family allowances, paid by employer	7.5
Old age, disability and survivor's pension; paid by	-
Employer	5 3.5
Employee	3.3
For job-related accidents; paid by employer Inclusive tax; on gross salary and effective	4
value of benefits in kind; paid by employer	7.5
Training tax; on gross salary and effective	7.0
value of benefits in kind; paid by employer	1.2
. 1	

E. Foreign-exchange controls

Exchange-control regulations exist in Chad for financial transfers outside the franc zone, which is the monetary zone including France and its former overseas colonies. A CEMAC rule (No. 02/18/CEMAC/UMAC/CM, dated 21 December 2018) applies to all of the CEMAC countries.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Chad has a limited tax treaty network. Chad has only entered into the CEMAC multilateral tax treaty, dated 13 December 1966. Under this treaty, the following are the withholding tax rates.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Cameroon	5/10*	5*	7.5*
Central African			
Republic	5/10*	5*	7.5*
Congo (Republic of)	5/10*	5*	7.5*
Equatorial Guinea	5/10*	5*	7.5*
Gabon	5/10*	5*	7.5*
Non-treaty jurisdictions	20	25	25

^{*} Payments from a Chadian source are subject to withholding tax under Chadian domestic tax law.

Chile

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Santiago GMT -4

EY +56 (2) 2676-1260 Mail address: Fax: +56 (2) 2676-1017

Presidente Riesco 5435

Fourth Floor Las Condes Santiago Chile

Street address:

Presidente Riesco 5435

Eighth Floor Las Condes Santiago Chile

Principal Tax Contact

★ Maria Javiera Contreras +56 (2) 2676-1679

Email: maria.javiera.contreras@cl.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

◆ Felipe Espina +56 (2) 2676-1136

Email: felipe.espina@cl.ey.com

Juan Pablo Navarrete +56 (2) 2676-1136

Email: juan.navarrete@cl.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

◆ Janice Stein +56 (2) 2676-1193

Email: janice.stein@cl.ey.com

Jorge Angarita +56 (2) 2676-1674

Email: jorge.angarita@cl.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desks Abroad

◆ Mariela Gonzalez +1 (212) 773-9163

(resident in New York) Email: mariela.gonzalez@ey.com

Ignacio Perez +44 (20) 7760-8239

(resident in New York) Email: ignacio.perez@uk.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

◆ Alicia Domínguez +56 (2) 2676-1207

Email: alicia.dominguez@cl.ey.com

Pablo Greiber +56 (2) 2676-1372

Email: pablo.greiber@cl.ey.com

Victor Fenner +56 (2) 2676-1442

Email: victor.fenner@cl.ey.com

Tax Policy

◆ Maria Javiera Contreras +56 (2) 2676-1679

Email: maria.javiera.contreras@cl.ey.com

Tax Controversy

◆ Carlos Martinez +56 (2) 2676-1000

Email: carlos.martinez.c@cl.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

◆ Juan Antonio Rivera +56 (2) 2676-1217

Email: juan.antonio.rivera@cl.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

◆ Maria Javiera Contreras +56 (2) 2676-1679

Email: maria.javiera.contreras@cl.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Juan Andrés Perry +56 (2) 2676-1191

Email: juan.andres.perry@cl.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Maria Javiera Contreras +56 (2) 2676-1679

Email: maria.javiera.contreras@cl.ey.com

Legal Services

◆ Maria Javiera Contreras +56 (2) 2676-1679

Email: maria.javiera.contreras@cl.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	25/27 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	35
Branch Tax Rate (%)	25/27 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	. ,
Dividends	35 (a)(b)(c)
Interest	35 (b)(d)
Royalties from Patents, Trademarks,	, , , ,
Formulas and Similar Items	0/15/20/30 (b)(e)
Technical Services	0/15/20 (f)
Other Fees and Compensation for	
Services Rendered Abroad	35 (b)
Branch Remittance Tax	35 (a)(g)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited

- (a) See Section B.
- (b) The tax applies to payments to nonresidents.
- (c) The 35% tax applies to the amount of the grossed-up dividend. One hundred percent of the corporate tax paid by the company can be used as a credit against the withholding tax, with specific rules depending on the type of company and residence of the foreign shareholder or partner.
- (d) A reduced rate of 4% applies to certain interest payments including, but not limited to, interest paid on loans granted by foreign banks, insurance companies, financial institutions, and interest paid with respect to import operations.
- (e) No withholding tax is imposed on payments related to standard software if certain requirements are met. A reduced withholding tax rate of 15% applies to payments with respect to the following:
 - Invention patents
 - Models
 - · Industrial drawings and designs
 - · Layout sketches or layouts of integrated circuits
 - · New vegetable patents
 - Use or exploitation of computer programs (software)

The reduced tax rate does not apply to payments made to companies resident in jurisdictions considered to be preferential regimes. As a result, the withholding tax rate for such payments is 30%. A reduced withholding tax rate of 20% applies to payments for television broadcasting and cinematographic materials.

- (f) A 15% rate applies to payments for engineering, technical assistance, professional and other technical services rendered in Chile or abroad. However, if the payments are being made to a company domiciled in a jurisdiction considered to be a preferential regime, the withholding tax rate is 20%. Exceptionally, payments abroad made as consideration for technical assistance may be exempted from withholding tax if ruled by Customs to be linked to the exportation of services.
- (g) The 35% tax applies to the amount of the grossed-up dividend. One hundred percent of the corporate tax paid by the branch can be used as a credit against the withholding tax, with specific rules depending on the type of company and residence of the foreign shareholder or partner.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Chilean resident entities and branches of foreign entities are subject to income tax on their income from worldwide sources. A resident entity is one that is incorporated in Chile. Corporate income tax is applied annually to accrued net income, with the exception of foreign-source income, which is generally computed on a cash basis. Taxable results of foreign branches and passive income of controlled foreign corporations (see Section E) are recognized on an accrual basis.

Rates of corporate tax. The corporate income tax rate is 27%. Small to medium-size entities are subject to corporate income tax at a rate of 25% (certain requirements need to be met).

Corporate tax paid by a company is creditable against the withholding tax applicable to the distribution of profits to the company's partners or shareholders.

Dividends. Dividends received from foreign subsidiaries are taxed as ordinary income. A foreign tax credit is available with respect to such dividends.

Dividend distributions between resident entities are exempt from tax.

Dividends paid by a Chilean company to a nonresident shareholder or partner (entity or individual) are subject to a 35% withholding tax.

Corporate tax paid by the company is creditable against the dividend withholding tax.

For entities other than small and medium-size entities, it is possible to use 100% of corporate tax paid by the company (27%) with the following distinctions:

- On dividend distributions to shareholders or partners who are resident in a non-tax treaty jurisdiction, 35% of the corporate tax credit is refunded to the treasury (in the manner of a higher resulting withholding tax), which translates to an overall tax of 44.45%.
- On dividend distributions to shareholders or partners resident of a tax treaty jurisdiction, no corporate tax credit refund is applicable, which translates to an overall tax of 35%.

For these purposes (that is, the refund of 35% of the corporate tax credit depending on country of residence of shareholder or partner), tax treaties signed before 1 January 2020 and not yet enforced will be deemed be valid tax treaties until 2026.

For small and medium-size entities, it is possible to use 100% of the corporate tax paid by the company (25%) with no corporate tax credit refund obligation, regardless of the jurisdiction of the residence of the shareholder or partner (overall corporate tax of 35%).

This withholding tax rate and structure are not reduced or modified, respectively, by Article 10 of valid tax treaties ("the Chilean clause").

Mining tax. A special tax on mining activities is imposed on individuals or legal entities that extract minerals subject to

concession and sell these minerals in any state of production. The tax is imposed at progressive rates ranging from 0% to 14%, depending on the amount of the sales and the operational margin of the taxpayer. The tax base is corporate income with certain adjustments.

Sales made by related mining entities are attributed to the taxpayer for purposes of determining the tax rate.

The mining tax is imposed in addition to the income tax. However, the mining tax may be deducted as an expense for income tax purposes for the year in which the tax is due.

Capital gains. In general, capital gains recognized by foreign investors are subject to a 35% tax. As a general rule, direct or indirect transfers of Chilean shares must be done at fair market value.

Sales of shares of companies listed on the stock exchange are exempt from income tax under certain conditions. Under certain double tax treaties, the tax rate on capital gains related to direct transfer of shares may be reduced to 20%, 17% or 16%.

Indirect transfers of Chilean shares are subject to capital gains tax at a rate of 35% if a nonresident entity transfers its indirect interest in Chile under either of the following conditions:

- The nonresident seller transfers at least 10% of its shares in the indirect holding entity and either of the following circumstances exists:
 - At least 20% of the fair market value of the total shares held by the seller derives from the fair market value of the Chilean underlying assets.
 - If, at the date of the transfer, the fair market value of Chilean underlying assets is equal to or greater than approximately USD160 million proportionally.
- The seller is incorporated in a jurisdiction considered preferential (with certain exceptions).

Tax-free reorganization rules (among the same economic group) are available for both direct and indirect transfers if certain requirements are met.

Administration. All accounting periods in Chile must end on 31 December. Income taxes must be paid during the month of April.

Provisional monthly payments on account of final annual income tax are due on the 12th day of each month.

Foreign tax relief. A foreign tax credit may be claimed up to a limit of 35% of the foreign-source income, depending on the nature of the income and the existence of a tax treaty.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income, determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, includes all profits, with the exception of specified items that are not considered income for tax purposes.

In general, all expenses that have the capability of producing income (in the corresponding calendar year or potentially in the future), duly sustained and justified, may be deducted to determine taxable income. Disbursements related to transaction contracts between unrelated parties (to prevent litigation or settle an existing one) are deductible. Bad debts over 365 days between unrelated parties are deductible.

Interest associated with investment in Chilean companies is deductible for corporate tax purposes.

In general terms, expenses are deducted on an accrual basis. However, cross-border disbursements to foreign related parties are deductible on a cash basis and only after the respective withholding tax is declared and paid.

Royalty payments to a related party abroad (a relationship strictly for the purposes of the application of this rule) may be subject to additional deductibility restrictions.

Inventories. For inventory valuation, the first-in, first-out (FIFO) method and the weighted average cost method are accepted by law. A corresponding monetary correction must be added to cost.

Monetary correction. The Income Tax Law contains monetary adjustment rules. These rules, known as monetary correction, require taxpayers to revalue certain assets and liabilities annually based on the changes reflected in the consumer price index (CPI) and in foreign-exchange rates. The different indices that are used to adjust assets and liabilities may result in taxable profits or losses.

The following adjustments must be made for monetary correction purposes:

- The initial net value of fixed tangible assets is restated based on the change in the CPI, which is fixed monthly by the National Statistical Service. Depreciation is computed on the value of the assets after restatement.
- Inventories existing at the balance-sheet date are restated to their replacement cost.
- Credits, rights and liabilities that are in a foreign currency or linked to price indices are adjusted based on the change in the foreign-exchange rate or the relevant index. Investments in foreign entities are treated as foreign-currency denominated assets.

Depreciation. Depreciation must be calculated using the straight-line method. The tax authority has established the following normal periods of depreciation.

Manufacturing industry and trade	Years
Machinery	15
Heavy tools	8
Light tools	3
General installations	10
Trucks	7
Cars, pickups, station wagons and buses	7
Computers, computer systems, peripherals	
and similar items	6
Building and mining industries	Years
Solid buildings	80
Semisolid buildings	20 to 50
Buildings of light materials	10

Building and mining industries	Years
Bulldozers, tractors, Caterpillars and other machines	
employed in heavy construction	8
Drilling equipment, internal combustion engines,	
soldering equipment and similar equipment	6
Machines employed in mining activities (general rate)	9

Annual depreciation rates must be applied after the revaluation of fixed assets according to the rules of monetary correction (see *Monetary correction*). Accelerated depreciation may be applied to new or imported fixed assets and to imported fixed assets with normal useful lives of three years or more. The accelerated method allows the calculation of depreciation based on a useful life for an asset equivalent to one-third of the normal useful life established by the Chilean tax authorities. However, accelerated depreciation may be used only in determining trading income for corporate tax purposes.

Fifty percent of the value of fixed assets acquired during the period of 1 October 2019 to 31 December 2021 destined for new project investments may be claimed as depreciation (bonus) in the first year of the assets' useful life. The remaining amount can be depreciated under the normal accelerated depreciation method referred to above.

For projects in the region of Araucania, 100% of the value of the fixed assets may be claimed as depreciation in the first year of the assets' useful life.

Immediate depreciation is available for micro-companies and small companies, while medium-size companies can benefit from depreciation rates of up to 1/10 of the useful life.

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward without a time limit. If a qualified change of ownership occurs, accumulated tax losses may not be deducted from income generated after the ownership change.

The carryback of losses is not available.

D. Value-added tax

Value-added tax (VAT) applies to sales and other transactions regarding tangible personal property, as well as to payments for certain services. It also applies to the habitual sale of real estate. The general tax rate is 19%. VAT is imposed under a credit-debit system.

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Central Bank of Chile must be informed of all transactions exceeding USD10,000. Other annual information requirements are imposed.

Taxpayers must report annually (by a sworn statement that must be filed each year) their permanent investments in foreign companies, investments in foreign branches and details regarding their foreign-source income.

Individuals or entities domiciled or resident in Chile must inform the Chilean IRS if they become trustees or administrators of trusts created in accordance with foreign law. **Transfer pricing.** Chilean transfer-pricing regulations are in line with the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) guidelines.

Acceptable transfer-pricing methods include the following:

- Comparable uncontrolled price
- Resale price
- Cost-plus
- Profit-split
- · Transactional net margin

Any other method may be used if none of the above methods applies to the transaction. The most suitable method should be used, taking into account the facts and circumstances of each related-party transaction.

Taxpayers must file an annual sworn statement identifying relatedparty transactions and transfer-pricing methods, and providing other information requested by the Chilean IRS through regulations. In addition, taxpayers must keep all relevant information supporting compliance with the transfer-pricing rules.

County-by-Country (CbC) regulations have been in force in Chile since 2017.

Debt-to-equity rules. Excess indebtedness exists if the "debt" of a Chilean entity exceeds three times its tax equity (*capital propio tributario*; financial equity with certain adjustments). "Debt" includes all debt, regardless of whether it is foreign or local or related or unrelated, as well as the debt at the level of the company's permanent establishments abroad.

If excess indebtedness is triggered, a 35% surtax applies on interest if both of the following circumstances exist:

- The interest is paid abroad due to related-party (or deemed related-party) debt.
- The interest benefits from a reduced withholding tax rate (4% under domestic law or tax treaty rate).

In this case, the applied withholding tax may be used as a credit by the Chilean debtor who must bear the 35% penalty tax. The concept of relationship also includes any type of guarantee.

Controlled foreign corporations. In general, foreign-source income is taxed on a cash basis. However, under the controlled foreign corporation (CFC) rules, Chilean resident taxpayers are taxed on an accrual basis on passive income received or accrued by a CFC.

Under the CFC rules, passive income includes the following:

- Dividends or profit distributions from non-controlled entities
- Interest (unless the controlled entity is a bank or financial institution)
- Royalties (unless derived from research and development projects)
- · Capital gains
- Income from the lease of real property (unless the exploitation of real property is the principal activity of the controlled entity)
- Income from the assignment of certain assets
- · Specified Chilean-source income

Control of a foreign entity is deemed to exist in any of the following circumstances:

- 50% or more of the capital, profit or voting rights is directly or indirectly owned by a Chilean taxpayer.
- The Chilean taxpayer has a decisive influence on the administration of the foreign entity.
- The foreign entity is domiciled in a country or territory with a preferential tax regime, unless proven otherwise (that is, a foreign entity is deemed controlled if it is domiciled in a tax haven or preferred jurisdiction, unless the Chilean taxpayer demonstrates that it does not control it).

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The table below lists the withholding tax rates under the Chilean treaties in force. All of these treaties are based on the OECD model convention.

Patent and

	Dividends %	Interes		Patent and know-how royalties %
Argentina	10/15 (a)	4/12/15 (b)	3/10/15
Australia	15 (a)	4/15 (5/10 (c)
Austria	15 (a)	4/10 (b)(d)	2/10 (c)(d)
Belgium	15 (a)	4/15 (5/10 (c)
Brazil	10/15 (a)	4/15		15
Canada	10/15 (a)	4/10/15 (b)(d)	10 (c)(d)
China Mainland	10 (a)	4/10 (2/10
Colombia	0/7 (a)	4/15		10 (c)
Croatia	5/15 (a)	4/15		5/10
Czech Republic	15 (a)	5/15 (b)(d)	5/10
Denmark	5/15 (a)	4/10 (2/10 (c)(d)
Ecuador	5/15 (a)		b)(d)	10/15 (c)
France	15 (a)	4/15 (5/10 (c)
Ireland	5/15 (a)	4/10 (b)(d)	2/10 (c)(d)
Italy	5/10 (a)	4/10 (b)(d)	2/10 (c)(d)
Japan	5/15 (a)	4/10 (b)	2/10 (c)
Korea (South)	5/10 (a)	4/10 (b)(d)	2/10 (c)(d)
Malaysia	5/15 (a)		b)	10
Mexico	5/10 (a)	4/10/15 (b)(d)	10 (c)(d)
New Zealand	15 (a)	4/10/15 (b)(d)	10 (c)
Norway	5/15 (a)	4/15 (b)	5/10 (c)(d)
Paraguay	10 (a)	4/10/15 (b)	15 (c)
Peru	10/15 (a)	4/15		15 (c)
Poland	5/15 (a)		b)(d)	2/10 (c)(d)
Portugal	10/15 (a)	4/10/15 (b)	5/10
Russian Federation	5/10 (a)	4/15		5/10
South Africa	5/15 (a)	5/15		5/10
Spain	5/10 (a)	4/10 (b)(d)	2/10 (c)(d)
Sweden	5/10 (a)		b)	5/10 (c)
Switzerland	15 (a)	4/15 (b)	5/10 (c)
Thailand	10 (a)	4/10/15		10/15
United Kingdom	5/15 (a)	4/10 (2/10 (c)(d)
Uruguay	5/15 (a)	4/15 (10
Non-treaty jurisdiction	ns 35 (f)	4/35 (g)	15/30 (e)

⁽a) With respect to Chile, the treaty withholding tax rates for dividends do not apply to the 35% withholding tax applicable under domestic law as long as the corporate tax is creditable against the withholding tax.

- (b) These treaties have a most-favored nation (MFN) clause with respect to interest.
- (c) These treaties have an MFN clause with respect to royalties. In the case of the Peru treaty, the clause applies after a five-year period beginning on the effective date of the Chile-Peru treaty.
- (d) The rates have been expressly ratified by respective countries as a result of the applicability of an MFN clause.
- (e) The withholding tax rate is reduced to 15% for payments with respect to the following:
 - · Invention patents
 - · Models
 - · Industrial drawings and designs
 - · Layout sketches or layouts of integrated circuits
 - · New vegetable patents
 - The use or exploitation of computer programs (software)

The reduced tax rate does not apply to payments made to companies resident in jurisdictions considered to be preferential regimes. The withholding tax rate for such payments is 30%.

- (f) The 35% tax applies to the amount of the grossed-up dividend. Up to 100% of the corporate tax paid by the Chilean company is creditable against the withholding tax borne by the nonresident shareholder, depending on the tax regime of the Chilean company.
- (g) Under Chilean domestic law, a reduced 4% tax rate applies to the following interest payments:
 - Interest paid on loans granted by foreign banks, financial institutions and insurance companies
 - · Interest paid on bonds
 - · Interest paid with respect to import operations

Chile has signed a tax treaty with the United States, which is awaiting ratification by the United States. Chile has also signed tax treaties with India and the United Arab Emirates, for which ratification is pending.

China Mainland

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Beijing GMT +8

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited +86 (10) 5815-3000

Level 16, Tower E3 Fax: +86 (10) 5815-8308

The Towers, Oriental Plaza No. 1 East Chang An Ave. Dong Cheng District Beijing 100738

China

Principal Tax Contact

★ Henry Chan, +86 (10) 5815-3397

Tax Leader, EY Greater China Mobile: +86 (138) 0106-2332 Email: henry.chan@cn.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Email: andrew.choy@cn.ey.com

Julie Hao +86 (10) 5815-2805

Mobile: +86 (139) 0121-7020 Email: julie.hao@cn.ey.com +86 (10) 5815-2060

Li Li +86 (10) 5815-2060 Mobile: +86 (158) 1117-8918

Email: li.li@cn.ey.com

Jessia Sun +86 (10) 5815-3828

Mobile: +86 (151) 0151-1820 Email: jessia.sun@cn.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Gary Chan, *Real Estate* +86 (10) 5815-2816

Leader, EY Greater China Mobile: +86 (139) 0169-2846
Email: gary.chan@cn.ey.com

Nancy Li +86 (10) 5815-3851 Email: nancy.li2@ey.com

Felix Lee +86 (10) 5815-2023

Email: felix-ky.lee@cn.ey.com

Connie Ji, +86 (10) 5815-3775

Financial Services Mobile: +86 (186) 0139-6162 Email: connie.fx.ji@cn.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

Yee Man Tang, +86 (10) 5815-3765

Netherlands/Europe Tax Desk Mobile: +86 (186) 1070-5639
Email: yeeman.tang@cn.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transfer Pricing

Joanne Su +86 (10) 5815-3380

Mobile: +86 (139) 1077-0734 Email: joanne.su@cn.ey.com

Leonard Zhang +86 (10) 5815-2815

Mobile: +86 (188) 1103-2884 Email: leonard.zhang@cn.ey.com

Carter Li +86 (10) 5815-2774

Mobile: +86 (139) 1188-6895 Email: carter.li@cn.ey.com Simon Liu

+86 (10) 5815-3046

Mobile: +86 (135) 2272-2863 Email: simon.liu@cn.ey.com

Kena Qu.

+86 (10) 5815-3889 Mobile: +86 (139) 1106-6900

Financial Services

Email: kena.qu@cn.ey.com

+86 (10) 5815-3389

Xueyuan Zhang +86 (10) 5815-2520

Mobile: +86 (186) 1127-2791 Email: xueyuan.zhang@cn.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Alan Lan, Energy and Resources Leader. EY Greater China

Mobile: +86 (139) 1115-5628 Email: alan.lan@cn.ey.com +86 (10) 5815-3226

Samuel Yan, Tax Finance Operate and Global Services Leader. EY Greater China

Mobile: +86 (138) 1005-5379 Email: samuel.yan@cn.ey.com +86 (21) 2228-2045

Jenson Tang Ya Nan Hu

Mobile: +86 (137) 7440-9823 Email: jenson.tang@cn.ey.com +86 (10) 5815-2461

Mobile: +86 (138) 1158 3252 Email: ya-nan.hu@cn.ey.com

Catherine Li, Financial Services Leader, EY Greater China

+86 (10) 5815-3890

Grace Yin. Financial Services Mobile: +86 (139) 1118-0482 Email: catherine.li@cn.ey.com +86 (10) 5815-3967

Kevin KM Lee. Financial Services Mobile: +86 (136) 1126-8687 Email: grace.yin@cn.ey.com +86 (10) 5815-2283 Mobile: +86 (139) 1156-5603

Business Tax Advisory

★ Martin Ngai, Tax Leader and Technology, Media and Telecommunications Leader. EY Greater China

+86 (10) 5815-3231 Mobile: +86 (137) 0103-2777 Email: martin.ngai@cn.ey.com

Email: kevin-km.lee@cn.ey.com

Indirect Tax

★ Kenneth Leung, Indirect Tax Leader, EY Greater China

+86 (10) 5815-3808 Mobile: +86 (139) 1097-5330 Email: kenneth.leung@cn.ey.com

Susan Liu

+86 (10) 5815-2756 Email: susan.liu@cn.ey.com

Fax: +86 (731) 8978-2511

Changsha

GMT +8

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited +86 (731) 8973-7800

Suite 2104

Beichen Times Square 1500 Third Section North Xiangjiang Road Kaifu District Changsha 410000 China

Business Tax Advisory

Rio Chan (resident in Guangzhou)

+86 (20) 2881-2878 Mobile: +86 (135) 3355-8282 Hong Kong Mobile: +852 9105-9995

Email: rio.chan@cn.ey.com

Chengdu **GMT +8**

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited +86 (28) 8462-7000

17/F, The Office Tower Fax: +86 (28) 8676-2090

Chengdu Shangri-La Centre

Block B, No. 9 Binjiang Dong Road Chengdu 610021

China

Business Tax Advisory

Chuan Shi +86 (28) 8462-7176 (resident in Shanghai) +86 (21) 2228-4306

Mobile: +86 (138) 0164-7136 Email: chuan.shi@cn.ey.com

Dalian **GMT +8**

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited +86 (411) 8252-8888 Fax: +86 (411) 8210-8968

Unit D, 10/F

International Finance Tower 15 Renmin Road Zhongshan District

Dalian 116001 China

Global Compliance and Reporting

Samuel Yan +86 (10) 5815-3226

Mobile: +86 (138) 1005-5379 (resident in Beijing) Email: samuel.yan@cn.ey.com

Guangzhou **GMT +8**

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited +86 (20) 2881-2888 Fax: +86 (20) 2881-2618

18th Floor

Ernst & Young Tower No. 13 Zhu Jiang East Road Guangzhou 510623

China

Business Tax Advisory

Rio Chan +86 (20) 2881-2878

Mobile: +86 (135) 3355-8282

Hong Kong Mobile: +852 9105-9995

Email: rio.chan@cn.ey.com Ivy Sun

+86 (20) 2881-2857

Mobile: +86 (136) 0000-2918 Email: ivy.sun@cn.ey.com

Hangzhou **GMT +8**

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited +86 (571) 8736-5000

Room 305-306

Fax: +86 (571) 8717-5332 Jia Hua International Business Center

15 Hang Da Road Hangzhou 310007

China

Business Tax Advisory

Patricia Xia +86 (571) 8736-5058 (resident in Shanghai) +86 (21) 2228-2878

> Mobile: +86 (139) 1162-9588 Email: patricia.xia@cn.ey.com

Jack T Zhou +86 (571) 8736-5073 Email: jack-t.zhou@cn.ey.com

Hong Kong **GMT +8**

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited +852 2846-9888

22nd Floor Fax: +852 2840-0441 (Tax)

CITIC Tower

1 Tim Mei Avenue Central

Hong Kong SAR

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Alice Chan-Loeb, International Tax +852 2629-3882

Services Leader, EY Asia-Pacific Mobile: +852 6111-7453 Email: alice.chan@hk.ey.com

+852 2849-9563 Cherry Lam Mobile: +852 9238-0488

Email: cherry-lw.lam@hk.ey.com

James Badenach. +852 2629-3988

Financial Services Mobile: +852 6119-3342

Email: james.badenach@hk.ey.com

Adam Brvan Williams. +852 2849-9589

Financial Services Mobile: +852 9400-4535 Email: adam-b.williams@hk.ev.com

Jacqueline Bennett, +852 2849-9288

Email: jacqueline.bennett@hk.ey.com Financial Services

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

David Chan +852 2629-3228

Tax Leader Mobile: +852 9121-2082

China Mobile: +86 (135) 6070-4692

Email: david.chan@hk.ev.com

Jane Hui +852 2629-3836

Mobile: +852 9157-2100

China Mobile: +86 (136) 9193-1119 Email: jane.hui@hk.ey.com

+852 2849-9417 Tami Tsang

Mobile: +852 9109-5232

China Mobile: +86 (130) 2317-8218

Email: tami.tsang@hk.ey.com

Eric YH Lam +852 2846-9946

Email: eric-yh.lam@hk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

Jeremy Litton, United States +852 3471-2783

Tax Desk Leader Email: jeremy.litton@hk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Justin Kyte, Financial Services +852 2629-3880

Email: justin.kyte@hk.ey.com

Martin Richter +852 2629-3938

Mobile: +852 9666-1408

Email: martin.richter@hk.ey.com

Kenny Wei +852 2629-3941

Mobile: +852 9042-2695 Email: kenny.wei@hk.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Ivan Chan +852 2629-3828

Mobile: +852 6118-2541

China Mobile: +86 (139) 1721-8182 Email: ivan.chan@hk.ey.com

+852 2849-9356 Lorraine Cheung

Mobile: +852 9027-6907

Email: lorraine.cheung@hk.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

★ Wilson Cheng, Tax Controversy

Leader

+852 2846-9066 Mobile: +852 9218-2572

Email: wilson.cheng@hk.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Paul Wen, People Advisory Services Leader, EY Greater China

Ami KM Cheung

+852 2629-3286

Robin Choi

Email: ami-km.cheung@hk.ey.com

+852 2629-3813

+852 2629-3876

Email: robin.choi@hk.ey.com

Fax: +86 (25) 5268-7716

+86 (25) 5768-6666

Email: paul.wen@hk.ey.com

GMT +8 Nanjing

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited

Room 4905-4907, 49/F

Sunny World

No.188 Lushan Road Jianve

Nanjing 210019 China

Business Tax Advisory

Andrew Chen

(resident in Shanghai)

+86 (21) 2228-2385

Mobile: +86 (137) 9525-1155 Email: andrew-jp.chen@cn.ey.com

Qingdao **GMT +8**

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited

Unit 3901-3903

39F Qingdao International Financial Center

59 Hong Kong Middle Road

Qingdao 266071

+86 (532) 8904-6000 Fax: +86 (532) 8579-5873

China

Business Tax Advisory

Martin Ngai

(resident in Beijing)

Mobile: +86 (137) 0103-2777

Email: martin.ngai@cn.ey.com

+86 (10) 5815-3231

+86 (21) 2228-8888

Fax: +86 (21) 2228-0000

GMT +8 Shanghai

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited

50/F Shanghai World Financial

Center

100 Century Avenue

Pudong New Area

Shanghai 200120

China

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Judy Hou +86 (21) 2228-2826

Mobile: +86 (139) 1663-6168 Email: judy.hou@cn.ey.com

+86 (21) 2228-8789 Soon Yen Chong

Mobile: +86 (136) 5176-1871 Email: soon.yen.chong@cn.ey.com Loretta So,

Financial Services Mobile: +86 (186) 1019-8763 Email: loretta.so@cn.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

 ★ Jesse Lv, Transaction Tax
 +86 (21) 2228-2798

 Advisory Leader, EY
 Mobile: +86 (136) 0168-4745

 Greater China
 Email: jesse.lv@cn.ey.com

Bill Zhang +86 (21) 2228-2871

Mobile: +86 (139) 0169-2846 Email: bill.zhang@cn.ey.com

+86 (21) 2228-2882

Leo Chiu +86 (21) 2228-5511

Mobile: +86 (139) 1062-0938 Email: leo.chiu@cn.ey.com

Ryan Wong +86 (21) 2228-4038

Mobile: +86 (186) 2158-7101 Email: ryan.wong@cn.ey.com

Lipeng He +86 (21) 2228-3588

Mobile: +86 (182) 2151-8451 Email: lipeng.he@cn.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

Lipeng He, *United States* +86 (21) 2228-3588

Mobile: +86 (182) 2151-8451 Email: lipeng.he@cn.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

★ Travis Qiu, Transfer Pricing Leader, EY Greater China
+86 (21) 2228-2941 Mobile: +86 (136) 8193-2275

Email: travis.qiu@cn.ey.com

Janice Ng +86 (21) 2228-2938

Email: janice.ng@cn.ey.com

Julian Hong +86 (21) 2228-2726 Mobile: +86 (159) 2177-9507 Email: julian.hong@cn.ey.com

Kana Sakaide +86 (21) 2228-2289

Mobile: +86 (152) 2132-2242 Email: kana.sakaide@cn.ey.com

Mark Ma +86 (21) 2228-4763

Mobile: +86 (150) 0022-6342 Email: mark.ma@cn.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Iris Tao

Audrie Xia

Financial Services

★ Vickie Tan, Global
 Compliance and Reporting
 Leader, EY Greater China
 +86 (21) 2228-2648
 Mobile: +86 (139) 1668-6828
 Email: vickie.tan@cn.ey.com

 ★ Walter Tong, Accounts Leader and Automotive and Transportation
 Leader, EY Greater China
 +86 (21) 2228-2186 Mobile: +86 (139) 0186-4853 Email: walter.tong@cn.ey.com

Linda Liu +86 (21) 2228-280

+86 (21) 2228-2801 Mobile: +86 (137) 6426-1849

Email: linda-sy.liu@cn.ey.com

+86 (21) 2228-3268

Mobile: +86 (138) 1667-5863 Email: iris.tao@cn.ey.com

+86 (21) 2228-2886

Mobile: +86 (159) 2188-2382 Email: audrie.xia@cn.ey.com

David Wu, +86 (21) 2228-2823

Mobile: +86 (138) 0191-9619 Email: david.wu@cn.ey.com Derek Chow +86 (21) 2228-3009

Mobile: +86 (158) 2166-9470 Email: derek.chow@cn.ey.com

Raymond Zhu, Government and Public Sector Leader, EY

Greater China

+86 (21) 2228-2860 Mobile: +86 (135) 1215-4421 Email: raymond.zhu@.cn.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Genqiang Gao +86 (21) 2228-2105

Mobile: +86 (139) 0198-8928 Email: genqiang.gao@cn.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

★ Carrie Tang, Business Tax
Advisory Leader, EY Greater China

+86 (21) 2228-2116

★ Patricia Xia, Tax Market Segment Leader (TMSL) for China Central Mobile: +86 (136) 0177-5022 Email: carrie.tang@cn.ey.com

ntral

+86 (21) 2228-2878 Mobile: +86 (139) 1162-9588 Email: patricia.xia@cn.ey.com

+86 (21) 2228-4306

Mobile: +86 (138) 0164-7136 Email: chuan.shi@cn.ey.com

Legal Services

Chuan Shi

★ Zhong Lin, Managing Partner for Chen & Co. Law Firm +86 (21) 2228-8358 Email: zhong.lin@cn.ey.com

Shenyang

GMT +8

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited +86 (24) 3128-3366

Unit 1708, 17/F, Tower A Chamber of Commerce Headquarters Mansion No. 51-1 Qingnian Street Shenyang 110014 China +86 (24) 3128-3366 Fax: +86 (24) 3195-8778

Global Compliance and Reporting

Samuel Yan (resident in Beijing)

+86 (10) 5815-3226

Mobile: +86 (138) 1005-5379 Email: samuel.yan@cn.ey.com

Shenzhen

GMT +8

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited +86 (755) 2502-8288

21/F, China Resources Building No. 5001 Shennan Dong Road

Shenzhen 518001

China

Fax: +86 (755) 2502-6188

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Ho Sing Mak +86 (755) 2502-8289

Mobile: +86 (136) 0261-6501 Hong Kong Mobile: +852 9662-7707 Email: ho-sing.mak@cn.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Jean Li +86 (755) 2238-5600

Mobile: +86 (138) 1101-0698 Email: jean-n.li@cn.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

David Chiu +86 (755) 2502-8180

Mobile: +86 (135) 9022-8878

Lawrence Cheung

Hong Kong Mobile: +852 9373-2371 Email: david.chiu@cn.ey.com +86 (755) 2502-8383

Mobile: +86 (138) 0222-1998

Email: lawrence-f.cheung@cn.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

★ Clement Yuen, Tax Leader for China South

+86 (755) 2502-8280 Mobile: +86 (159) 2075-1342 Hong Kong Mobile: +852 9311-1133 Email: clement.yuen@cn.ey.com

Suzhou **GMT +8**

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited +86 (512) 6763-3200

Suite 1208

Suzhou 215021

Century Financial Tower 1 Suhua Road Suzhou Industrial Park

China

Global Compliance and Reporting

Kevin Tang +86 (512) 6763-3268

> Mobile: +86 (139) 1540-3696 Email: kevin.tang@cn.ey.com

Fax: +86 (512) 6763-9292

Tianjin **GMT +8**

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited +86 (22) 5819-3535

Unit 2501, 25/F

The Exchange Tower 2 No. 189 Nanjing Road Heping District Tianjin 300051 China

Fax: +86 (22) 8319-5128

Global Compliance and Reporting

Fisher Tian

+86 (22) 5819-3520 Mobile: +86 (131) 3208-1133 Email: fisher.tian@cn.ey.com

Fax: +86 (27) 8261-8700

Wuhan **GMT +8**

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited +86 (27) 8261-2688

Wuhan Urban Commercial

Bank Plaza

No. 933 Jian She Avenue

Wuhan 430015

China

Global Compliance and Reporting

Raymond Zhu +86 (21) 2228-2860 (resident in Shanghai) Mobile: +86 (135) 1215-4421

Email: raymond.zhu@cn.ey.com

Fax: +86 (592) 3276-111

Xiamen **GMT +8**

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited +86 (592) 3293-000

Unit 2801A, 28/F

Wuhan Urban Commercial

Bank Plaza

No. 72 Hubin Bei Road

Siming District Xiamen 361012

China

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

 Jean Li
 +86 (755) 2238-5600

 (resident in Shenzhen)
 Mobile: +86 (138) 1101-0698

 Email: jean-n.li@cn.ey.com

Xi'an GMT +8

Fax: +86 (29) 8783-7333

Ernst & Young (China) Advisory Limited +86 (29) 8783-7388

Unit 1607A, Building C

Urban Portal

No. 1 Jinye Road High-tech Zone

Xian 710065 China

Global Compliance and Reporting

Cong Zhang +86 (21) 2228-2286

(resident in Shanghai) Email: cong-c.zhang@cn.ey.com

This chapter refers only to the taxation of entities under the tax laws of the Mainland China tax jurisdiction.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	25
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	25
Withholding Tax (%) (b)	
Dividends	10 (c)
Interest	10
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	10
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5/10 (d)

- (a) Capital gains derived by foreign enterprises from disposals of interests in foreign investment enterprises are subject to a final withholding tax of 10% instead of income tax. This rate may be reduced by applicable tax treaties.
- (b) The statutory rate is 20%, which is reduced to 10% by the Enterprise Income Tax Law Implementation Regulations.
- (c) Effective from 1 January 2017, foreign investors are eligible for dividend withholding tax deferral treatment if they directly reinvest the attributable or distributable profits from its Chinese tax resident investees or portfolio companies in China, subject to meeting certain required conditions (see Section B).
- (d) Effective from 1 January 2018, for qualifying High and New Technology Enterprises (HNTEs) and technology-based small and medium-sized enterprises, the time period for carrying forward net operating losses can be extended to 10 years (see Section C).

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporate residents of China are taxed on their worldwide income, including income from business operations, investment and other sources. A foreign tax credit is allowed for income taxes paid in other countries. This credit is capped at the China income tax payable on the same income calculated under the corporate income tax law.

In general, a company is regarded as tax resident in China if it is incorporated in China or effectively managed in China. "Effective management" is defined as overall management and control over the production, business, personnel, accounting, and assets of a company.

Nonresident companies are taxed on China-source income only. However, if the nonresident company has an establishment in China, non-China source income effectively connected with the China establishment is also taxed.

The term "establishment" is broadly defined to include the following:

- A place of management
- A branch
- · An office
- · A factory
- A workshop
- A mine or an oil and gas well or any other place of extraction of natural resources
- · A building site
- A construction, assembly, installation or exploration project
- A place for the provision of labor services
- · A business agent

Rates of corporate tax. The statutory rate of enterprise income tax is 25%. The withholding tax rate on passive income (including dividends, interest, royalties and capital gains) of non-China tax residents is 10%.

A reduced tax rate applies to the following enterprises, subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions:

- During the period from 1 January 2019 to 31 December 2021, for qualifying small and less-profitable enterprises, a 20% rate and 75% reduction of annual taxable income apply to the annual taxable income not exceeding CNY1 million, and a 20% rate and 50% reduction of annual taxable income apply to the annual taxable income exceeding CNY1 million but not exceeding CNY3 million. A qualifying small and less-profitable enterprise refers to an enterprise that is engaged in an industry not restricted or prohibited by China and that meets the following three conditions:
 - Its annual taxable income does not exceed CNY3 million.
 - The number of its employees does exceed 300.
 - Its total assets do exceed CNY50 million.
- 15% for HNTEs.
- 15% for qualifying Technologically Advanced Service Companies nationwide (effective from 1 January 2017).
 Effective from 1 January 2018, companies engaging in the service trade should refer to the Scope of Recognition of Technology Advanced Services for Service Trade as stipulated in the attachment of Circular Caishui [2018] No. 44.
- 10% for key software enterprises, key animation and comics enterprises and integrated circuit designing enterprises.
- 15% for western region enterprises and enterprises in Ganzhou in Jiangxi Province engaging in and deriving 70% of their total income from certain encouraged industries as stipulated in a new western region catalog (from 1 October 2014 to 2020).

- 15% for qualifying enterprises that are registered in the Guangdong Hengqin New Area (Hengqin), the Fujian Pingtan Comprehensive Pilot Zone (Pingtan) or the Qianhai Shenzhen-Hong Kong Modern Service Industry Cooperation Zone (Qianhai) (for further details, see below).
- 15% for qualifying third-party enterprises that are engaged in pollution prevention and abatement as entrusted by pollution-discharging enterprises or governments.

Tax incentives. A five-year tax holiday (exemption for the first two years and 50% reduction for the next three years) is granted to newly established and qualified HNTEs that are incorporated after 1 January 2008 and that are located in the Shanghai Pudong New Area or one of the five Special Economic Zones (SEZs), which are Hainan Province, Shantou, Shenzhen and Zhuhai in the Guangdong Province, and Xiamen in the Fujian Province. A fiveyear tax holiday also applies to qualifying software enterprises, animation and comics enterprises, integrated circuit designing enterprises and qualified integrated circuit production enterprises (or qualified projects in which investments are made on or after 1 January 2018). For qualified integrated circuit production enterprises (or qualified projects), the tax holiday can be extended to 10 years (exemption for the first 5 years and 50% reduction for the next 5 years) under certain conditions. The 5-year or 10-year tax holiday starts from the tax year in which a qualifying enterprise begins making profits or when a qualifying project generates its first business operating income. If a software enterprise, animation and comics enterprise or integrated circuit designing or production enterprise cannot satisfy the relevant requirements in a profit-making tax year, the enterprise enjoys the remaining tax holiday from its initial tax year in which it satisfies the relevant requirements. If qualifying integrated circuit designing enterprises and software enterprises did not have their first profit-making year by 2018, they lost their eligibility for the above tax holiday and must pay corporate income tax at the 25% statutory rate.

During the period from 2010 to 2020, certain specified industries in selected areas of Xinjiang, such as agriculture and forestry, irrigation, coal production and related industries, electricity, new energy, oil and gas, production of certain metals and related industries, petrochemical, pharmaceutical, transportation, modern logistics, environmental protection and resources conservation, can also benefit from a five-year tax holiday based on the statutory rate of 25%. A five-year exemption applies to qualifying enterprises located in the Kashi and Huoerguosi Special Economic Development Zones of Xinjiang.

During the period of 1 January 2014 through 31 December 2020, enterprises that are established in Hengqin, Pingtan or Qianhai (the covered areas) and that engage in encouraged industries can be subject to a reduced corporate income tax rate of 15%. The tourism industry has been newly added to the list of encouraged industries in Hengqin from 1 January 2019 to 31 December 2020. Enterprises engaging in encouraged industries are enterprises that satisfy the following conditions:

• They have their core businesses in the covered area.

- Their businesses relate to industries and projects stipulated in preferential corporate income tax catalogs.
- Their income derived from such core businesses account for more than 70% of their total income.

If enterprises have establishments both inside and outside the covered areas, only the income attributable to establishments inside the covered areas is eligible for the preferential corporate income tax rate of 15%. In determining whether enterprises meet the abovementioned conditions for preferential corporate income tax rates, only their establishments inside the covered areas are counted; their establishments outside the covered areas are not considered.

From 1 January 2018 through 31 December 2020, China temporarily has raised the general pretax super deductions rate from 150% to 175% on an expanded scope of qualifying research and development expenditures (RDEs) incurred by China tax resident enterprises during the year; alternatively, if related qualifying RDEs are incurred for developing intangible assets, the companies may amortize the capitalized intangible assets based on 175% (also increased from the general super deduction rate of 150%) of the actual cost incurred on developing the intangible assets. Previously, the 175% super deduction rate was eligible only to qualified technology-based small and medium-sized enterprises from 1 January 2017 through 31 December 2019.

Effective 1 January 2018, when an enterprise outsources its research and development (R&D) activities to overseas entities (not including overseas individuals), the enterprise as consignor is eligible for a 50% super deduction (75% super deduction during the period of 1 January 2018 through 31 December 2020) based on 80% of expenses incurred for the R&D activities outsourced to overseas entities, provided that the expenses do not exceed two-thirds of the enterprise's total eligible R&D expenses incurred domestically. The actual amount of R&D expenses should be determined in accordance with the arm's-length principle. If the consignor and consignee are related parties, the consignee should provide the consignor with detailed R&D expense statements. The corporate income tax super deduction for expenses incurred for outsourcing R&D activities to overseas entities was not allowed under the old prior rules.

Other tax incentives are available to enterprises engaged in industries, projects, or activities encouraged by national policies. The incentives granted to these encouraged industries, projects and activities typically include the following:

- Income from agriculture, forestry, animal husbandry and fishery projects is eligible for a full tax exemption or 50% reduction of tax, depending on the type of projects.
- Income from infrastructure projects is eligible for a full tax exemption for the first three years and a 50% reduction of tax for the next three years beginning with the first income-generating year. If certain requirements are met, enterprises that invest in a qualifying public infrastructure project and are approved to perform the project in phases are allowed to calculate the corporate income tax based on the taxable income of each phase and enjoy the tax holiday for different phases of the project separately.

- Income from environmental protection or water or energy conservation projects is eligible for a full tax exemption for the first three years and 50% reduction of tax for the following three years.
- Income from technology transfer is eligible for a tax exemption for the first CNY5 million and a 50% reduction for the amount over that threshold.
- 200% of qualified wages for disabled people can be tax deductible.
- A venture capital company that makes equity investments in qualifying fledgling science and technology enterprises (QFSTEs) for at least 2 years (or 24 months) may offset 70% of its investments against its taxable income. Any excess amount can be carried forward and offset against the taxable income in the subsequent tax years.
- A corporate partner of limited partnership venture capital companies (LPVCCs) that makes equity investments in QFSTEs for at least 2 years (or 24 months) may offset 70% of its investments against its taxable income generated from the LPVCC. Any excess amount can be carried forward and offset against the taxable income generated from the LPVCC by the corporate partner in the following tax years.
- Income derived from recycling business is eligible for a 10% reduction in calculating taxable income.
- Income derived from the provision of community care, childcare and housekeeping services is eligible for a 10% reduction in calculating taxable income from 1 June 2019 to 31 December 2025.
- Interest income derived by company investors from railway bonds issued by China Railway Corporation during the period from 2019 to 2023 is eligible for a 50% reduction in calculating taxable income.
- 10% of the cost incurred in purchasing environmental protection, water and energy saving or production safety equipment can be credited against income tax payable for the year of the purchase.

Capital gains and losses. In general, capital gains and losses are treated in the same manner as other taxable income and losses, and are taxed at the normal income tax rate of 25%. However, China-source capital gains derived by nonresident enterprises, such as gains from the disposal of a foreign investment enterprise (FIE), are subject to a 10% withholding tax. In addition to income tax, real property gains tax is imposed on gains derived from transfers of real properties (see Section D).

Administration. The tax year in China is the calendar year.

An annual corporate income tax return, together with audited financial statements issued by a certified public accountant registered in China and a set of annual reporting forms for related-party transactions, is due within five months after the end of the tax year. Enterprises must settle all outstanding tax liabilities within the same period.

In addition, enterprises must also file quarterly provisional corporate income tax returns within 15 days after the end of each quarter, together with payments of provisional tax based on actual profits. If an enterprise has difficulty in filing a provisional tax

return based on the actual quarterly profits, it may pay tax based on estimated profits. The estimated profits are normally computed by reference to one-quarter of the enterprise's actual taxable profits for the preceding year. Otherwise, they are computed under other methods approved by the tax bureau.

Late filing or late payment triggers a surcharge of 0.05% per day and a discretionary penalty of 50% to 500% of the unpaid tax liabilities. For adjustments made under anti-avoidance provisions, such as adjustments with respect to transfer pricing, thin capitalization and controlled-foreign corporations (see Section E), an interest charge is imposed on a daily basis, beginning on 1 June of the year following the tax year to which the tax underpayment is related and ending on the day the tax underpayment is settled. This charge is based on the renminbi yuan (CNY) loan base rate published by the People's Bank of China (PBOC) plus 5%. If contemporaneous documentation and other prescribed documentation are provided or if the contemporaneous documentation is not needed in accordance with the relevant regulations but other relevant documents are provided as required by the tax authorities, the interest charge may be reduced to an amount based only on the CNY loan-based rate published by the PBOC.

Effective from 1 January 2015, the administrative approval requirements for tax incentives were removed and replaced by a record-filing mechanism.

Dividends. Profits of FIEs distributed as dividends are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 10% (this rate may be reduced under a tax treaty or arrangement) when the dividends are actually paid. Effective from 1 November 2015, the investor may determine and enjoy the treaty benefits itself when filing a tax return or making a withholding declaration through a withholding agent, and accept the subsequent post-filing administration from the in-charge tax authorities. Dividends paid between qualified resident companies may be exempted. For this purpose, resident companies are qualified if one tax resident has made a direct investment in the other tax resident. Dividends attributable to publicly traded shares are also treated as tax-exempt investment income if the holding period of the shares is longer than 12 months.

Effective 1 January 2017, if a foreign investor makes an investment directly with the profits that it obtains from a Chinese resident enterprise in an investment project in one of the designated encouraged industries listed under the Foreign Investment Industrial Guidance Catalogue and/or the Catalogue of Priority Industries for Foreign Investments in the Central and Western Regions, the withholding tax deferral policy applies, provided that certain requirements are fulfilled. Effective from 1 January 2018, the qualified application scope for dividend withholding tax deferral policy is expanded from encouraged industries to all non-prohibited industries. If the foreign investor recovers the investment by means of equity transfer, repurchase, liquidation or other ways from a direct investment that has enjoyed benefits from the withholding tax deferral policy, it must declare and pay the deferred tax amount to the tax authority within seven days after actually receiving the relevant payments.

Interest income derived from perpetual bonds can be deemed as dividends for corporate income tax purpose; that is, if both the issuer and the investor are resident enterprises in China, the interest income received by the investor can be exempted from corporate income tax, while the interest expenses incurred by the bond issuer cannot be deducted for corporate income tax purposes. Alternatively, the interest income derived from perpetual bonds can also be included in the taxable income of the investor for corporate income tax purpose while the interest expenses incurred by the bond issuer can be deducted for corporate income tax purposes. The issuer shall notify the investors which of the two approaches mentioned above will be adopted when issuing the bonds.

Foreign tax relief. A tax credit is allowed for foreign income taxes paid, or indirectly borne, by China resident enterprises, but the credit is generally limited to the amount of China corporate income tax payable on the foreign-source portion of an enterprise's worldwide taxable income. A nonresident enterprise with an establishment or place of business (generally referred to as a permanent establishment [PE]) in China that derives foreignsource income effectively connected to the PE can also claim a tax credit for income taxes paid in foreign jurisdictions, but the credit is limited to China corporate income tax payable on such income. Excess foreign tax credits may be carried forward for a period of five years. Effective from 1 January 2017, Chinese companies may claim an indirect foreign tax credit with respect to five tiers of controlled overseas subsidiaries (previously three tiers). Also, effective from the 2017 tax year, Chinese companies may adopt a comprehensive basis instead of the current countryby-country basis to calculate its foreign tax credit limit. The comprehensive basis is perceived to be more favorable to taxpayers than the country-by-country basis in many cases. Under the country-by-country method, the tax credit limit for each country is calculated by apportioning the total income tax on worldwide taxable income through the application of an apportionment ratio of the taxable income sourced in the relevant country to worldwide taxable income. Under the comprehensive method, the tax credit limit is calculated based on the taxable income derived from all foreign jurisdictions. The enterprise may not change the method within five years after adopting one of the methods.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is defined as total revenue less the following:

- Non-taxable income
- · Tax-exempt income
- · Allowable deductions
- · Tax losses

No major differences exist between tax and accounting methods for income computation purposes. Dividends, bonuses, interest, royalties, rent and other income are included in taxable income.

In general, all necessary and reasonable expenses incurred in carrying on a business are deductible for tax purposes. However, specified limits apply to the deductibility of advertisement expenses, entertainment expenses, union fees, employee welfare costs, employee education expenses, commissions and handling fees, supplementary pensions and supplementary medical

insurance. Charitable donations of up to 12% of the total annual profit are deductible. Effective from 1 January 2019 to 31 December 2022, qualified donations aiming to reduce poverty shall be fully deducted for corporate income tax purposes and excluded when calculating the annual deduction limitation of charitable donations. The same income tax treatment can be applied to qualified donation expenditure incurred by enterprises in the period from 1 January 2015 to 31 December 2018. Effective from 1 January 2017, charitable donations exceeding the deduction limitation can be carried forward for up to three years following the year in which the charitable donations are made for future deduction.

Management fees paid between enterprises, rental and royalty fees paid between business units of an enterprise, and interest paid between business units of nonbank enterprises are not deductible. Interest paid on related-party borrowing that does not meet debtto-equity ratio rules (see Section E) may not be deductible. Other nondeductible expenses include the following:

- Sponsorship expenses
- Dividends and returns on equity investments
- Income tax payments including penalties and surcharges
- Donations not fulfilling prescribed requirements
- · Provisions not yet approved
- Other expenses not related to production or business operations

For an establishment in China of an enterprise that is not a resident for tax purposes, reasonable expenses allocated from the overseas head office are deductible if these expenses are incurred by the head office for the production or business operations of such establishment and are supported by proper documents issued by the head office.

Inventories. For tax purposes, the cost of inventories is determined in accordance with the following rules:

- The cost of inventories that are paid for in cash is the sum of the purchase price and the related taxes and charges actually paid.
- The cost of inventories that are not paid for in cash is determined based on the fair market value of the consideration and the related taxes and charges actually paid.
- The cost of agricultural products generated from biological assets (for example, animals or woods) is determined based on the necessary raw material, labor and relevant overhead expenditure actually incurred.

Cost may be determined on a first-in, first-out (FIFO), weighted average, or specific identification basis. The last-in, first-out (LIFO) basis is not acceptable for tax purposes. The method chosen must be applied consistently.

Provisions. Provisions that have not been approved by the tax authorities are generally not deductible. These include various provisions and allowances for asset impairment and risk reserves.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation of tangible assets is generally computed using the straight-line method. The following are minimum useful lives for various assets.

Asset	Years
Buildings and structures	20
Aircraft, trains, vessels, machinery, equipment	
and other production plants	10
Appliances, tools, furniture and other assets	
related to production and business operations	5
Means of transport other than aircraft, trains	
and vessels	4
Electronic equipment	3
Productive biological assets in the nature of trees	10
Productive biological assets in the nature of livestock	3
Acquired software (subject to approval)	2

Accelerated depreciation is allowed with respect to certain fixed assets subject to rapid technological obsolescence and fixed assets exposed to constant shock and erosion. A qualified company can follow either the general depreciation rule or the accelerated depreciation rule.

Enterprises engaging in six specific industries may adopt a shortened depreciation life or accelerated depreciation method for corporate income tax purposes for fixed assets acquired on or after 1 January 2014. An additional four specific industries were added to the list, and enterprises in these industries are eligible to choose either a shortened depreciation life or accelerated depreciation method, effective from 1 January 2015.

Effective from 1 January 2019, the industry scope of accelerated depreciation for fixed assets is further extended to the whole manufacturing industry, instead of restricting it to the six and four industries referred to above.

Small and micro-sized enterprises engaging in the 10 specific industries mentioned above can claim a deduction for corporate income tax purposes in the year of acquisition for the cost of devices and equipment with a unit value not exceeding CNY1 million that are acquired on or after 1 January 2014 and used for R&D, as well as for production and business operations; these enterprises are no longer required to depreciate the fixed assets mentioned above over their useful lives. (For accounting purposes, the entire cost must still be depreciated over several years in accordance with accounting rules.) For those fixed assets with a unit value exceeding CNY1 million, the above enterprises may adopt a shortened depreciation life or accelerated depreciation methods for corporate income tax purposes.

Enterprises in various industries can claim a deduction for corporate income tax purposes in the year of acquisition for the cost of devices and equipment with a unit value not exceeding CNY1 million that are acquired on or after 1 January 2014 and used for R&D purposes only; these enterprises are no longer required to depreciate these fixed assets over their useful lives. (For accounting purposes, the entire cost must still be depreciated over several years in accordance with accounting rules.) For fixed assets with a unit value exceeding CNY1 million, the above enterprises may adopt a shortened depreciation life or accelerated depreciation methods for corporate income tax purposes.

Enterprises in various industries can claim a deduction for corporate income tax purposes in the year of acquisition for the cost of fixed assets with a unit value not exceeding CNY5,000. Enterprises are no longer required to depreciate these fixed assets over their useful lives. (For accounting purposes, the entire cost must still be depreciated over several years in accordance with accounting rules.)

Effective from 1 January 2018 to 31 December 2020, an enterprise may claim a deduction for corporate income tax purposes in the year of acquisition for the cost of newly acquired equipment or appliances (referring to any fixed assets except for real estate or constructions) if the unit value of the equipment or appliance does not exceed CNY5 million. (For accounting purposes, the entire cost must still be depreciated over several years in accordance with accounting rules.) If an enterprise acquires any equipment or appliance with a unit value exceeding CNY5 million, the taxpayer may still choose the general depreciation method or the accelerated depreciation methods according to the old tax rules mentioned above.

Intangible assets, including technical know-how, patents and trademarks, are amortized over the contractual term or over a period of no less than 10 years if a time period is not specified. Self-developed goodwill cannot be amortized or deducted. Acquired goodwill is deductible only if the entire business is transferred or liquidated.

Relief for losses. Tax losses may be carried forward for up to five years. Effective from 1 January 2018, qualifying HNTEs and technology-based small and medium-sized enterprises may carry forward for 10 years for future deduction the losses incurred in the five years preceding the year in which the enterprises gain the qualification, to the extent that the losses have not yet been offset. Carrybacks are not allowed.

Groups of companies. In general, consolidated returns of enterprises are not allowed, and all companies must file separate tax returns, unless specifically approved by government authorities. Tax resident enterprises in China must adopt combined filing for units (branches and establishments without legal person status) operating in different areas of China. On approval by the relevant tax authorities, nonresident enterprises that have two or more establishments in China may select a main establishment to file a combined tax return.

D. Other significant taxes

C 11

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.	
Nature of tax Ra	te (%)
Value-added tax (VAT)	
Standard rate (rate implemented from 1 April 2019)	13
Rate on specified products (primarily	
basic necessities), agricultural products	
and utility services (rate implemented from 1 April 2019) 9
Nationwide VAT pilot reform, effective from	
1 May 2016, with expanded scope to cover	
the construction industry, real estate industry,	
finance industry and lifestyle services industry	

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
(China Business Tax has been phased out)	
Leasing of tangible properties (rate implemented	
from 1 April 2019)	13
Transportation services, postal services, basic	
telecommunication services, construction	
services, immovable property (operating and	
financial) leasing services, sales of immovable	
property and transfers of land-use rights	9
(rate implemented from 1 April 2019) Modern services (including R&D and technology	9
services, information and technology services,	
cultural and creative services, logistics auxiliary	
services, verification and consulting services,	
radio, film and television services, business	
supporting services and other modern services),	
value-added telecommunication services,	
financial services (including loan services,	
financial services with direct service charges,	
insurance services and trading of financial	
instruments), lifestyle services (including	
cultural and sports services, education and	
medical services, tourism and entertainment	
services, catering and accommodation services,	
residents, daily services and other life services)	1
and sales of intangible assets other than land-use rig	hts 6
Other reduced levy rates (applicable to small-scale	,
VAT payers other than those in the real estate industry and the construction industry [3%] or general VAT	
payers in the real estate industry and construction	
industry who choose to adopt the simplified computat	tion
method [5%]; a levy rate of 5% can be chosen for the	
supply of certain services)	3/5
International transportation and space	5/5
transportation services, some specific cross-border	
VAT-payable supplies conducted by domestic	
entities or individuals for overseas entities that	
are consumed entirely outside China (the entities or	
individuals can elect the VAT exemption instead of	
the 0% rate)	0
Postal and collection and delivery services and	
insurance services provided for the exportation	
of goods, specified supplies of services and	
intangible assets that are provided to foreign	
entities and consumed entirely outside China, international transportation services provided by	
non-transport operating carriers (transportation	
operators that enter into transportation service	
agreements with their customers, charging	
freight and assuming carriers' responsibilities,	
and then subcontract the transportation services	
to real carriers that perform the transportation	
services for the customers), financial services	
with direct service charges provided between	
foreign entities that are not related to any	Б
goods, intangible assets or real estate in China	Exempt

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Nature of tax	Rate (%

(VAT previously paid on the purchase of raw materials, parts and taxable services that are used in the production of export goods or in the provision of certain export services is refundable; applicable refund rates depend on types of goods or services that are exported.) Consumption tax (CT); on the production and importation of certain luxury items, such as cigarettes, gasoline, alcoholic beverages, jewelry, high-end cosmetics (including high-end beauty and makeup cosmetics, high-end skin care cosmetics and cosmetics sets), motor vehicles, motor vehicle tires, golf balls and equipment, luxury watches and yachts Various Real property gains tax; imposed on real property transfers (after various deductions) 30 to 60 City construction tax; based on indirect taxes (including VAT and CT) actually paid 7 Taxpayers located in urban areas 5 Taxpayers located in county or township areas Taxpayers located in rural areas 1 Education surcharge (ES); based on indirect taxes (including VAT and CT) actually paid 3 Local education surcharge (LES); based on indirect taxes (including VAT and CT) actually paid

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. In general, the Chinese government permits the free convertibility of current account items of China incorporated enterprises. Current account items are defined as transactions occurring daily that involve international receipts and payments. Current account foreign-exchange receipts and payments include trading receipts and payments, service receipts and payments, unilateral transfers and dividends paid from aftertax profits.

Recently, China has been further relaxing its foreign-exchange controls in phases by permitting settlement in renminbi yuans (CNY) for all cross-border transactions that were allowed to be settled in foreign currency, including cross-border trades in commodities, services and other current account items, as well as certain capital account items, on a nationwide basis and then extending the CNY settlement to both inbound and outbound transactions. Remittances of dividends to foreign investors and other items including income derived from share transfers, capital reductions, liquidations and early withdrawals of investments may be settled in renminbi yuans.

Remittances of dividends and profits. Remittances of after-tax profits or dividends to foreign investors in FIEs must be supported by written resolutions of the board of directors and audited financial statements, and may not be made until a tax clearance is issued by the tax authorities.

Remittances of interest and principal. Interest payments on foreign loans are considered current account items. In general, after performing a tax-record filing with the tax authorities, these

payments may be made through the enterprise's special foreign-exchange bank account or through conversion at designated foreign-exchange banks.

Since 13 May 2013, enterprises are not required to submit any formal application to the State Administration for Foreign Exchange (SAFE) for the approval of principal repayments. In general, the enterprise may repay the principal from its special foreign-exchange bank account or through conversion at designated foreign-exchange banks. Since 23 October 2019, non-bank debtors are not required to perform foreign loans de-registration (to indicate the termination of foreign debt) at the local SAFE. Such de-registration of the foreign loans can be performed at designated foreign-exchange banks in the same location. In the meantime, nonfinancial enterprises in the pilot areas (the Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Greater Bay Area and Hainan province) are not required to register foreign loans with the local SAFE on a case-by-case basis.

Remittances of royalties and fees. Instead of applying for tax clearance for settling outbound payments that exceed USD50,000, effective from 1 September 2013, enterprises can file a record with the in-charge tax authorities by submitting copies of contracts (stamped by the official seal) together with registration forms before making payments of royalties and fees, either out of the enterprise's special foreign-exchange bank account or through currency conversion and payment at a designated foreign-exchange bank. With respect to royalties, the investor may determine and enjoy the treaty benefits when filing a tax return or making a withholding declaration through a withholding agent, and accept the subsequent post-filing administration from the in-charge tax authorities. Proper documentation (such as royalty agreements, invoices and other tax and business documents) is required for all payments of royalties and fees.

Debt-to-equity requirements. For FIEs in China, the following debt-to-equity ratios are applicable for the purpose of obtaining foreign-currency loans from foreign parties (including foreign related parties) and meeting corporate law requirements:

- For investment projects of up to USD3 million, the capital contribution must equal or exceed 70% of the total investment.
- For investment projects of over USD3 million but not exceeding USD10 million, the minimum capital requirement is 50% of the total investment, but not less than USD2,100,000.
- For investment projects of over USD10 million but not exceeding USD30 million, the minimum capital requirement is 40% of the total investment, but not less than USD5 million.
- For investment projects in excess of USD30 million, the minimum capital requirement is 33.3% of the total investment, but not less than USD12 million.

The New Law provides for a separate set of debt-to-equity rules for tax purposes. Subject to certain exceptions, in general, the debt-to-equity ratio for financial institutions is 5:1 and the ratio for non-financial institutions is 2:1. The interest expense on funds loaned by a related party that exceed the maximum debt calculated under the debt-to-equity ratio is not deductible for tax purposes.

In addition, the deduction of expenses on a loan from an investor may be limited if the investor has not yet paid up its committed investment capital. The nondeductible interest expense is calculated by apportioning the total interest expenses based on the ratio of the outstanding capital commitment to the total loan balance.

Transfer pricing. China has introduced transfer-pricing rules under which all amounts paid or charged in business transactions between related parties must be determined based on an arm's-length standard. If the parties fail to meet this requirement, the tax bureau may make reasonable adjustments by using one of the following methods:

- Comparable uncontrolled price (CUP)
- Resale price method (RPM)
- Cost-plus method (CPM)
- Transactional net margin method (TNMM)
- Profit split method (PSM)
- Other methods, including asset valuation methods, such as the cost-based method, market-based method and income-based method, and other methods that are consistent with the arm'slength principle

On 29 June 2016, the State Administration of Taxation (SAT) issued SAT Notice [2016] No. 42 (Bulletin 42), replacing the following items of 2009's Implementation Measures for Special Tax Adjustments (Trial Version; Guoshuifa [2009] No. 2 (Circular 2):

- Chapter 2: Related-Party Transaction (RPT) Reporting
- Chapter 3: Documentation Requirements
- Article 74: Cost Sharing Agreements (CSAs) Documentation
- Article 89: Thin Capitalization Documentation

It also replaced the Annual RPT Forms of Enterprises of the People's Republic of China (Guoshuifa [2008] No. 114), governing RPT disclosure in annual income tax filings. The provisions in Bulletin 42 apply for the 2016 fiscal year and thereafter.

Chinese enterprises must disclose RPTs in RPT forms, which should be submitted to the in-charge tax bureau together with the annual tax return by the due date for the annual return (that is, before 31 May of the following year).

Bulletin 42 replaces Circular Guoshuifa [2008] No. 114 and introduces significant new disclosure requirements with respect to RPTs. The major changes introduced by Bulletin 42 are described below.

RPT forms disclosure. Bulletin 42 increases the number of disclosure forms from 9 to 22, including the following:

- Reporting Entity Information Form
- Summary of Annual Related Party Transaction Forms
- · Related Party Relationship Form
- Ownership Transfer of Tangible Asset Transaction Form
- Ownership Transfer of Intangible Asset Transaction Form
- Use Right Transfer of Tangible Asset Transaction Form
- Use Right Transfer of Intangible Asset Transaction Form
- · Financial Assets Transaction Form
- Financing Transaction Form
- Related Party Service Transaction Form
- Equity Investment Form
- CSA Form

- Outbound Payment Form
- · Overseas Related Party Information Form
- Financial Analysis Form of Annual Affiliated Transactions between Enterprises (unconsolidated)
- Financial Analysis Form of Annual Affiliated Transactions between Enterprises (consolidated)
- Three forms related to Country-by-Country Reporting (CbCR) (the CbCR forms need to be completed in both Chinese and English)

Documentation structure. Bulletin 42 adopts the three-tiered documentation structure set out in the final reports under Action 13 of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Base Erosion Profit Shifting (BEPS) Action Plan.

This structure consists of a CbCR (disclosed as part of the RPT Forms), a Master File and a Local File. In addition, special item files are required for taxpayers entering or implementing CSAs or falling under the thin-capitalization requirements.

Taxpayers that meet the conditions outlined below need to prepare a Master File and a Local File.

A Master File is required if annual RPTs exceed CNY1 billion, or if any cross-border RPTs occur and the entity's ultimate parent already prepares a Master File.

A Local File is required if RPTs during the year meet any of the following conditions:

- Annual RPTs of physical goods exceed CNY200 million (in the case of toll manufacturing [toll manufacturing refers to an arrangement under which raw materials or component parts are mainly purchased in the name of a foreign principal for use by a Chinese manufacturer in the production of finished goods], the value is based on annual import and export prices for customs purposes)
- Annual RPTs involving the transfer of financial assets exceed CNY100 million
- Annual RPTs involving the transfer of rights to intangibles exceed CNY100 million
- Annual RPTs of other types (for example, related-party service transactions, royalties for use of intangibles and related-party financing transactions) in aggregate exceed CNY40 million

Taxpayers that only deal with domestic related parties can be exempted from preparing the Master File, the Local File and any special item file.

Local Files and special item files are not required for RPTs that are covered under an Advance Pricing Agreement (APA). Furthermore, the amount of these covered transactions is not included when calculating Local File thresholds.

Bulletin 42 provides that resident enterprises that meet one of the following criteria should submit CbCR:

- The resident enterprise is the ultimate parent company of the multinational enterprise group, and total revenue of all kinds from the last fiscal year's consolidated financial statement was over CNY5,500,000,000.
- The resident enterprise is designated to submit CbCR by the multinational enterprise group.

If multinational enterprises are required to prepare CbCR according to relevant provisions of other countries' laws, the Chinese tax authorities can ask for CbCR from the Chinese subsidiaries when undertaking a special tax investigation under the following circumstances:

- The multinational enterprise has not submitted a CbCR to any country.
- The multinational enterprise has submitted a CbCR to another country, but China has not established an Information Exchange Mechanism with the country.
- The multinational enterprise has submitted a CbCR to another country, and China has established an Information Exchange Mechanism with that country, but CbCR has not in fact been successfully exchanged with China.

Bulletin 42 stipulates the deadline for the Master File is 12 months after the close of the financial year of the ultimate parent company; the deadline for the Local File and any special item file is 30 June of the year following the close of the financial year.

Bulletin 42 provides that contemporaneous documentation should be submitted to the tax authorities within 30 days on the request of the tax authorities.

Taxpayers may apply for APAs in China. An APA is an agreement between a taxpayer and one or more tax authorities regarding how transfer prices will be calculated in the future. Effective from 1 December 2016, SAT Notice [2016] No. 64 (Notice 64) governs the administration of APAs in China. The APA process has the following six steps:

- Pre-filing meeting
- Intention discussion
- Analysis and evaluation
- Formal application
- · Negotiation and conclusion of the arrangement
- Execution monitoring

In contrast to Circular 2, Notice 64 does not allow the pre-filing meeting to be anonymous and does not specify the time periods between each of the steps. It is noteworthy that extensive interactions between the taxpayer and the tax authorities occur well before the APA application is formally accepted. Taxpayers must be prepared to perform significant analysis and provide extensive documentation during the process.

Notice 64 makes numerous references to the analysis of the value chain and of Location Specific Advantages (LSAs), such as location savings and market premiums. This is in keeping with the contemporaneous documentation requirements that the SAT put in place under Bulletin 42. Notice 64 provides that the role of LSAs is one of the topics for discussion at pre-filing meetings. Both value-chain analysis and analysis of LSAs are required elements of the draft application materials submitted before the intention discussion.

On 17 March 2017, the SAT issued SAT Notice [2017] No. 6 (Notice 6), "Supervisory Measures for Special Tax Investigation

Adjustments and Mutual Agreement Procedures." Notice 6 entered into force on 1 May 2017.

Notice 6 contains long-awaited guidance on the application of the arm's-length principle, including guidance with respect to intangible property transactions, intercompany service transactions, location-specific advantages, transfer-pricing methods and various procedural matters. Detailed guidance on mutual agreement procedures (MAPs) under double taxation treaties is provided.

Notice 6 reflects the importance that the SAT places on double taxation treaties and on the international consensus that has developed over the course of the BEPS project led by the OECD. Notice 6 moves Chinese transfer-pricing rules and proposed rules into closer alignment with the new international standards developed during the BEPS project in a number of aspects.

Anti-avoidance rules. The general anti-avoidance rules (GAAR) apply to transactions if the transactions may be considered to have been undertaken or arranged primarily for other than bona fide purposes and if the sole and dominant purpose for a company to enter into such transactions was the obtaining of tax benefits. The Administration Measures of GAAR, which are procedural guidelines on the application of the GAAR, are effective from 1 February 2015.

Controlled foreign corporations. The corporate income tax law contains controlled foreign corporation (CFC) rules, which are designed to counter income deferral strategies. A resident company that holds an interest in a CFC incorporated in a jurisdiction with an effective tax rate of lower than 12.5% may be taxed on its share of profits of the CFC, regardless of whether a dividend has been declared. A nonresident company is considered to be controlled by a China resident company if either of the following conditions is satisfied:

- The China resident company directly or indirectly holds 10% or more of the voting shares in the nonresident company and jointly holds an interest of 50% or more in the nonresident company.
- The China resident company exercises effective control over the nonresident company by means of shares, capital, business operations, purchases and sales or other mechanisms.

China has issued a white list showing jurisdictions that are not subject to CFC rules, including Australia, Canada, France, Germany, India, Italy, Japan, New Zealand, Norway, South Africa, the United Kingdom and the United States. The CFC rules do not apply if one of the following conditions is satisfied:

- The CFC is located in one of the jurisdictions in the white list.
- The CFC carries out substantial and positive business activities.
- The CFC reports an annual profit of CNY5 million or less.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following table provides Chinese withholding tax rates for dividends, interest and royalties paid from Mainland China to residents of various treaty countries and arrangement jurisdictions (Hong Kong and Macau SARs). The rates reflect the lower of the

treaty rate and the rate under domestic law. The following table is for general guidance only.

for general guidance only.			
	Dividends	Interest	Royalties
Albania	% 10	% 10	% 10
Algeria	5/10 (a)	7	10
Armenia		10	10
	5/10 (a)		
Australia	10	10	10
Austria	7/10 (d)	7/10 (h)	6/10 (i)
Azerbaijan	10	10	10
Bahrain	10	10	10
Bangladesh	10	10	10
Barbados	5/10 (a)	10	10
Belarus	10	10	10
Belgium	5/10 (f)	10	7
Botswana	5	7.5	5
Brazil	10	10	10
Brunei Darussalam	5	10	10
Bulgaria	10	10	7/10 (k)
Cambodia	10	10	10
Canada	10	10	10
Chile	10	4/5/10 (t)	2/10 (u)
Croatia	5	10	10
Cuba	5/10 (a)	7.5	5
Cyprus	10	10	10
Czech Republic	5/10 (a)	7.5	10
Czechoslovakia (m)	10	10	10
Denmark	5/10 (a)	10	7/10 (j)
Ecuador (r)	5	10	10
Egypt	8	10	8
Estonia	5/10 (a)	10	10
Ethiopia	5	7	5
Finland	5/10 (a)	10	7/10 (j)
France	5/10 (a)	10	6/10 (i)
Georgia	0/5/10 (e)	10	5
Germany	5/10/15 (p)	10	6/10 (i)
Greece	5/10 (a)	10	10
Hong Kong SAR	5/10 (a)	7	5/7 (s)
Hungary	10	10	10
Iceland	5/10 (a)	10	7/10 (j)
India	10	10	10
Indonesia	10	10	10
Iran	10	10	10
Ireland	5/10 (c)	10	6/10 (i)
Israel	10	7/10 (h)	7/10 (j)
Italy	10	10	7/10 (j́)
Jamaica	5	7.5	10
Japan	10	10	10
Kazakhstan	10	10	10
Korea (South)	5/10 (a)	10	10
Kuwait	5	5	10
Kyrgyzstan	10	10	10
Laos	5	10	10
Latvia	5/10 (a)	10	7
Lithuania	5/10 (a)	10	10
Luxembourg	5/10 (a)	10	6/10 (i)
-			

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties
Macau SAR	5/10 (a)	7	5/7 (s)
Malaysia	10	10	10
Malta	5/10 (a)	10	7/10 (j)
Mauritius	5	10	10
Mexico	5	10	10
Moldova	5/10 (a)	10	10
Mongolia	5	10	10
Morocco	10	10	10
Nepal	10	10	10
Netherlands	5/10 (a)	10	6/10 (i)
New Zealand	10	10	10
Nigeria	7.5	7.5	7.5
North Macedonia	5	10	10
Norway	10	10	10
Oman	5	10	10
Pakistan	10	10	10
Papua New Guinea	10	10	10
Philippines	10	10	10
Poland	10	10	7/10 (j)
Portugal	10	10	10
Qatar	10	10	10
Romania (q)	3	3	3
Russian Federation	5/10 (v)	0	6
Saudi Arabia	5	10	10
Seychelles	5	10	10
Singapore	5/10 (a)	7/10 (h)	6/10 (i)
Slovenia	5	10	10
South Africa	5	10	7/10 (j)
Spain	10	10	6/10 (i)
Sri Lanka	10 5	10	10
Sudan		10	10
Sweden	5/10 (a)	10	7/10 (j)
Switzerland	5/10 (a)	10 10	9 10
Syria Tajikistan	5/10 (a) 5/10 (a)	8	8
Thailand	10 (a)	10	10
Trinidad and Tobago	5/10 (a)	10	10
Tunisia	8	10	5/10 (1)
Turkey	10	10	10
Turkmenistan	5/10 (a)	10	10
Ukraine	5/10 (a)	10	10
United Arab Emirates	7	7	10
United Kingdom	5/10 (a)	10	6/10 (i)
United States	10	10	7/10 (j)
Uzbekistan	10	10	10
Venezuela	5/10 (b)	5/10 (g)	10
Vietnam	10	10	10
Yugoslavia (o)	5	10	10
Yugoslavia	-		- 0
(former) (n)	10	10	10
Zambia	5	10	5
Zimbabwe	2.5/7.5 (w)	7.5	7.5
Non-treaty jurisdictions	10	10	10

⁽a) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.

- (b) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (c) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the voting shares of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 7% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the voting shares of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that (e) holds directly or indirectly at least 50% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and that has invested more than EUR2 million in the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and that has invested more than EUR100,000 in the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that, before the moment of the payment of the dividends, directly held for an uninterrupted period of at least 12 months at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies to interest paid to banks. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (h) The 7% rate applies to interest paid to banks or financial institutions. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- Payments for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment are taxed on the basis of 60% of the gross payments. Consequently, the effective rate for such payments is 6%.
- Payments for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment are taxed on the basis of 70% of the gross payments. Consequently, the effective rate for such payments is 7%.
- The 7% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial and scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies to other rovalties.
- The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for technical or economic studies or for technical assistance. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works including cinematographic films, films or tapes for radio or television broadcasting, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, or secret formulas or processes, or for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (m) China is honoring the Czechoslovakia treaty with respect to the Slovak Republic until a new treaty is signed.
- After the partition of the former Yugoslavia, China is honoring the double tax treaty with the former Yugoslavia with respect to Bosnia and Herzegovina.
- China entered into a treaty with the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia. It has been indicated that China considers Serbia to have inherited the Yugoslavia treaty and that China is also honoring the treaty with respect to Montenegro. However, it is suggested that taxpayers check with the relevant tax authorities before relying on this treaty.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies if the dividends are paid out of income or gains derived directly or indirectly from immovable property and such income or gains from such immovable property is exempted from tax. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The tax treaty with Romania entered into force on 4 July 2016 and applies to income derived on or after 1 January 2018.
- On 10 March 2014, the SAT released SAT Announcement [2014] No. 16, which announced that the new tax treaty with Ecuador and its protocol, which were signed on 21 January 2013, entered into force on 6 March 2014. The Ecuador treaty and its protocol apply to income derived on or after 1 January 2015. The withholding tax rates under the new treaty are reflected in the table. In addition, the protocol states that the term "interest" also includes other income treated as income from money lent by the tax law of the contracting state in which the income arises if the income is from some type of debtclaim. In the case of divergence of interpretation, the contracting states must resort to the mutual-agreement procedure.
- The 5% rate applies to royalties paid to aircraft and ship leasing businesses. The 7% rate applies to other royalties.

- (t) The 4% rate applies to interest paid to banks, insurance companies and other financial institutions. The 5% rate applies to interest derived from bonds or securities that are regularly and substantially traded on a recognized securities market. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (u) The 2% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (v) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the capital, valued at least EUR80,000, of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (w) The 2.5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 25% of the company paying the dividends. The 7.5% rate applies to other dividends.

Mainland China has signed tax treaties with Uganda (11 January 2012), Kenya (21 September 2017), Gabon (1 September 2018), the Republic of Congo (5 September 2018), Angola (9 October 2018), and Argentina (2 December 2018) and signed new tax treaties with Spain (28 November 2018), Italy (23 March 2019) and New Zealand (1 April 2019), but these treaties have not yet been ratified. On 25 August 2015, Mainland China signed a double tax agreement with Taiwan, which has not yet been ratified.

Colombia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT-5 Bogotá

ΕY +57 (1) 484-7000 Mail address: Fax: +57 (1) 484-7474

Mailbox 092638 Bogotá Colombia

Street address: Carrera 11 No. 98-07

Bogotá Colombia

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Luis Sánchez +57 (1) 608-2112

> Mobile: +57 (315) 339-7304 Email: luis.sanchez.n@co.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

* Andrés Parra +57 (1) 484-7600

Mobile: +57 (314) 330-1422 Email: andres.parra@co.ey.com

José Guarín +57 (1) 484-7671

> Mobile: +57 (315) 432-4578 Email: jose.guarin@co.ey.com

Mónica Piedrahita +57 (1) 484 7319

Mobile: +57 (311) 531-6913

Email: monica.piedrahita@co.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Diego Casas +57 (1) 484-7050

> Mobile: +57 (310) 289-3461 Email: diego.e.casas@co.ey.com

+57 (1) 484-7603 Fredy Mora

Mobile: +57 (311) 232-9759

Email: fredy.mora@co.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

★ Margarita Salas +57 (1) 484-7110

> Mobile: +57 (310) 868-5080 Email: margarita.salas@co.ey.com

Anamaría Barbosa +57 (1) 484-7562

Mobile: +57 (300) 203-8024

Email: anamaria.barbosa@co.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

* Ana Maria Toro, Accounting +57 (1) 484-7312

Mobile: +57 (315) 339-9469 Compliance and Reporting

Email: ana.m.toro.gallego@co.ey.com Zuleima González

+57 (1) 484-7174

Mobile: +57 (310) 481-1748

Email: zuleima.gonzalez@co.ey.com

Johana Rincón +57 (1) 484-7354

Mobile: +57 (321) 242-8679 Email: johana.rincon@co.ey.com International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

+57 (1) 484-7441 * Aleksan Oundjian

Mobile: +57 (320) 488-5591

Email: aleksan.oundjian@co.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Carlos Mario Sandoval +57 (1) 484-7397

Mobile: +57 (317) 502-1317

Email: carlos.sandoval@co.ey.com

Angela Gonzalez +57 (1) 484-7397

> Mobile: +57 (320) 306-6072 angela.gonzalez@co.ey.com

Global Trade

★ Gustavo Lorenzo +57 (1) 484-7225

> Mobile: +57 (311) 810-8157 Email: gustavo.lorenzo@co.ey.com

Law

* Ximena Zuluaga +57 (1) 484-7170

> Mobile: +57 (310) 803-2065 Email: ximena.zuluaga@co.ey.com

Barranquilla GMT-5

+57 (5) 385-2225

Fax: +57 (5) 369-0580

EY Mail address: Mailbox 092638

Barranquilla Colombia

Street address: Calle 77B No. 59-61 Suite 311

Barranguilla Colombia

Principal Tax Contact

Fredy Mora (resident in Bogotá) +57 (1) 484-7603

+57 (2) 485-6280

Fax: +57 (2) 661-8007

Mobile: +57 (311) 232-9759 Email: fredy.mora@co.ey.com

Cali GMT-5

EY Mail address:

Mailbox 092638

Cali

Colombia

Street address:

Avenida 4 Norte No. 6N-61

Suite 502 Cali Colombia

Principal Tax Contact

José Guarín +57 (1) 484-7671

(resident in Bogotá) Mobile: +57 (315) 432-4578 Email: jose.guarin@co.ey.com

Medellín GMT -5

ΕY +57 (4) 369-8436 Fax: +57 (4) 369-8484

Mail address: Mailbox 092638 Medellín Colombia

Street address:

Carrera 43A No. 3 Sur - 130

Piso 14

Medellín

Colombia

Principal Tax Contact

Fredy Mora

+57 (1) 484-7603 (resident in Bogotá) Mobile: +57 (311) 232-9759 Email: fredy.mora@co.ey.com

A. At a glance

-	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	32 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	10
Branch Tax Rate (%)	32 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0/7.5/10 (b)
Interest	0/5/15/20 (c)
Royalties	20
Technical Services, Technical Assistance	
and Consulting Services	20
Management and Direction (Overhead) Charges	33
Branch Remittance Tax	10 (d)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	12 (e)

- The general corporate income tax rate for 2020 is 32%. This rate will gradually decrease to 31% for 2021 and 30% for 2022 and future years. Financial institutions with taxable income of more than 120,000 tax units (approximately USD1,300,000) are subject to tax at rates of 36% for 2020, 34% for 2021, 33% for 2022 and 30% for 2023 and future years.
- (b) Dividends paid to nonresidents are subject to a 10% dividend withholding tax. In the case of dividends paid to resident individuals, the dividend tax rate is 0% or 10%, depending on the amount distributed. In addition, if the dividends are paid to nonresidents out of profits that were not subject to income tax at the corporate level, a recapture tax applies at a rate of 32% for 2020, 31% for 2021 and 30% for 2022 and future years; in this case, the 10% dividend tax is applied to the amount of the distribution after it is reduced by the recapture tax. A 7.5% dividend withholding tax on distributions between Colombian companies applies from 1 January 2019 (for further details, see Dividends in Section B).
- Interest paid or accrued on loans payable to foreign entities is generally subject to a 20% withholding tax. Interest paid on loans that have a term equal or greater than one year is subject to a 15% withholding tax. Interest paid on loans that have a term equal or greater than eight years and that are related to certain infrastructure projects are subject to a 5% withholding tax. Interest paid by Colombian financial institutions and interest paid by Colombian residents to foreign entities with respect to certain international trade operations are deemed to be foreign-source income and are accordingly exempt from withholding tax. Certain qualified loans executed before 31 December 2010 do not generate Colombian-source income. As a result, interest on such loans is exempt from withholding tax.
- The remittances of profits out of a branch are subject to the same tax treatment as dividends. Consequently, if the distribution is made out of profits that were not subject to tax at the entity level, a recapture tax applies (32% for 2020, 31% for 2021 and 30% for 2022 and future years). In this case, the dividend tax (10%) is applied to the amount of the distribution after it is reduced by the recapture tax.
- For net operating losses generated until 2016, a grandfathering rule allows an unlimited carryforward.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. National corporations are taxed on worldwide income and capital gains. National corporations are corporations that have their principal domicile in Colombia or are organized under Colombian law or that during the respective tax year or period have their effective place of management in Colombia (holding board meetings in Colombia is not enough to qualify as a national company).

Foreign companies that obtain more than 80% of their income (other than passive income) in the jurisdiction of incorporation are not considered to have their effective place of management in Colombia. These companies are known as "80% Foreign Income Companies." Foreign companies that have issued stock or bonds in the Colombian stock exchange or in a recognized foreign stock exchange are not considered to have their effective place of management in Colombia. The subsidiaries of such companies are also not considered to have their effective place of management in Colombia to the extent they are consolidated in the financial statements of its parent; however, such subsidiaries can elect to be treated as a national corporation unless they are 80% Foreign Income Companies.

Branches of foreign corporations and permanent establishments are taxed on attributable worldwide income and capital gains. Attribution is generally based on accounting records, which should be supported by an analysis of functions, assets, risks and personnel.

Indirect transfers of Colombian assets or shares are subject to income tax in Colombia if the Colombian assets or shares account for 20% or more of the book value and/or the fair market value of a foreign entity that is being transferred.

Corporate income tax rates. The standard corporate income tax rate is 32% for 2020. This rate will decrease to 31% for 2021 and 30% for 2022 and future years. Financial institutions with taxable income of more than 120,000 tax units (approximately USD1,300,000) are subject to tax at rates of 36% for 2020, 34% for 2021, 33% for 2022 and 30% for 2023 and future years.

Foreign companies receiving Colombian-source income that is not attributable to a branch office or PE and that is not fully taxable through withholding tax are subject to income tax at the abovementioned rates.

A reduced corporate income tax rate of 20% applies to legal entities qualified as Industrial Users of Goods and/or Services in a free-trade zone. No surtax applies to these taxpayers. Commercial Users in a free-trade zone are subject to the general corporate income tax rate.

Subject to certain conditions and requirements, a special reduced rate of 9% applies to certain activities, such as some services in new or refurbished hotels and new projects involving theme parks, ecotourism parks, agritourism and nautical docks.

Certain tax credits are available (see *Foreign tax relief*).

Colombian Holding Company regime. The Colombian Holding Company (CHC) regime applies to Colombian entities as long as they comply with the following requirements:

 They hold at least 10% of the capital of two or more Colombian or foreign entities during at least 12 months. They have three or more employees and have human and material resources in Colombia.

To be included in the CHC regime, a request must be made to the tax authority.

Dividends distributed by foreign entities to CHCs are not taxed. When such dividends are distributed in turn by CHCs to Colombian residents, they are taxed, but when such dividends are distributed in turn to nonresidents, they are not taxed.

Income derived from the sale of shares or quotas in a CHC is generally exempt from income tax on the portion that relates to activities performed abroad.

Mega investments. Taxpayers that generate at least 400 jobs and invest 30 million tax units (approximately USD330 million) or more over 5 years are considered to be engaged in mega investment projects. Exceptionally, taxpayers that invest in sectors with a high technological component, with emerging technologies or with electronic commerce, may only be required to generate at least 250 jobs and satisfy the other requirement. These taxpayers may obtain the following special benefits during the subsequent 20 years:

- They are subject to a reduced income tax rate of 27%. Notwithstanding the rate mentioned in the preceding sentence, income derived from hotel services is taxed at a 9% rate or, if the activity is carried out in free trade zone by Industrial Users of Goods and/or Services, a 20% rate could apply.
- They may depreciate fixed assets during a minimum of two years (regardless of the asset's productive life).
- Presumptive income is not applicable.
- Equity tax is not applicable.
- The 10% dividend tax is not applicable.

Oil and gas projects may not be considered mega investment projects.

Capital gains. The following gains are considered capital gains, which are subject to tax at a rate of 10%:

- Gains on the transfer of fixed assets owned for more than two years
- Gains resulting from the receipt of liquidation proceeds of corporations in excess of capital contributed if the corporation existed for at least two years

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year.

Each year, the Colombian government sets the due dates for the filing of income tax returns and payment of taxes due. Tax payments are made in three installments between February and June for Larger Taxpayers (large corporations, according to conditions set by the tax authorities) and in two installments between April and June for other legal entities.

Interest on the late payment of taxes is accrued at the daily effective rate of usury certified by the Superintendency of Finance for the consumption credits, less two points. A penalty for late filing is levied on the amount of tax assessed in the corresponding tax return at a rate of 5% or 10% for each month or a fraction thereof.

The penalty for late filing cannot exceed 100% or 200% of the difference of the tax to be paid or the balance in favor, depending on the timing of the filing. The penalty for amending a return may be 10% or 20% of the difference between the amount shown on the original tax return and the correct amount, depending on the timing of the amendment.

Under certain circumstances, the applicable tax penalty can be reduced.

Dividends. Distributions of dividends to nonresidents are subject to dividends tax at a rate of 10%. The dividends tax rate for resident individuals is 0% or 10%, depending on the amount of the distribution. Effective from 1 January 2019, a 7.5% dividend withholding tax applies to distributions between Colombian companies. This dividend tax is charged only on the first distribution of dividends between Colombian entities, and may be credited against the dividend tax due once the ultimate Colombian company (the last Colombian company in an ownership chain) makes a distribution to its shareholders (nonresident entity or individual shareholders or Colombian resident individual shareholders). The dividend tax on local distributions does not apply if the Colombian companies are part of an economic group or controlled companies duly registered with the Chamber of Commerce or if the distribution is to a Colombian entity qualifying for the new CHC regime.

In addition, if the dividend distribution is made out of profits that were not taxed at the entity level, the distribution is subject to withholding tax at the applicable corporate income tax rate of the specific period of the distribution (recapture tax). For 2020, the recapture tax rate is 32%. In this case, the 10% dividends tax applies to the distributed amount after it is reduced by the recapture tax.

If the profits subject to tax at the corporate level in a given year are higher than the commercial profits of that year, the difference can be carried back for two years or carried forward for five years to offset the profits of such periods, in order to reduce or eliminate the amount of the distribution subject to the recapture tax. This carryforward or carryback should not reduce the amount of the distribution to residents and nonresidents subject to the dividends tax of 7.5% or 10% (or the 0% or 10% dividends tax applicable for distributions to resident individuals).

Foreign tax relief. For national corporations and resident individuals, a credit for foreign taxes paid on foreign-source income is granted, up to the amount of Colombian corporate income tax payable on the foreign-source income.

An indirect tax credit is also granted for foreign taxes paid on income at the level of the foreign company that is distributing corresponding dividends to Colombian shareholders or quota holders. This tax credit equals the amount resulting from the application of the effective income tax rate of the foreign company to the amount of distributed dividends. The sum of the direct tax credit and indirect tax credit may not exceed the corporate income tax payable in Colombia on such dividends.

To be entitled to the direct and indirect tax credit, the domestic taxpayer must prove that the corresponding tax was effectively paid in each relevant jurisdiction. In addition, for the indirect tax credit, the investments must be qualified as fixed assets for the taxpayer. Consequently, indirect tax credits cannot be claimed on portfolio investments.

The tax credit may be claimed in the tax year in which the foreign tax is paid or in any of the following years.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Taxable income is determined in accordance with the following calculation: gross income, minus non-taxable income, returns, rebates and discounts, equals net income, minus costs and expenses, equals taxable income. In the first instance, such values must be determined in accordance with the Colombian generally accepted accounting principles, which generally follow International Financial Reporting Standards and are subject to several adjustments provided in the tax rules.

In general, to be deductible, expenses must be related to the activity that generates taxable income and must be proportional and necessary with respect to the productive activity of the taxpayer. Some limitations and prohibitions may apply to the deductibility of certain expenses.

In determining taxable income, taxpayers may deduct all paid taxes related to their economic activity, except for certain items such as the debit tax (only 50% is deductible, regardless of whether the tax relates to an income-producing activity) and the equity tax, which is not deductible.

In addition, taxpayers can claim 50% (100% from 2022) of paid industry and commerce tax as a credit against their income tax liability.

Payments to entities resident outside Colombia are deductible if they meet the general rules above and, for expenses related to Colombian-source income, if the applicable withholding tax is paid. In general, if no withholding tax applies, the expenses are allowed as deductions, up to a maximum of 15% of the taxpayer's net income before taking into account all costs and expenses abroad not subject to Colombian withholding tax. Costs or expenses incurred abroad that are related to foreign-source income subject to income tax in Colombia are deductible if the general requirements are met, even if withholding tax is not imposed, and the 15% limitation mentioned above does not apply.

Royalty payments between related parties for the use of intangibles that were formed in Colombia and royalty payments related to the acquisition of finished goods are not deductible. However, in the latter case, deductibility can be accepted to the extent it is established that the royalty is not already included in the value of the acquired finished good.

Interest and other financial expenses resulting from liabilities owed to foreign related companies are deductible if they comply with the transfer-pricing rules (see Section E) and thincapitalization provisions.

Payments made to foreign related parties that comply with the transfer-pricing rules (see Section E) may be deductible even if no income tax withholding is required. However, the 15% limitation described above applies to such payments.

Management and direction (overhead) expenses are deductible for Colombian tax purposes if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- They are related to services rendered.
- The withholding tax has been applied.
- They are supported by transfer-pricing studies.

Income generated from the following activities is exempt from income tax (specific requirements, conditions and limitations apply in each case):

- Income received from another country in the Andean Community (Bolivia, Ecuador and Peru)
- Certain entrepreneurial, creative and technological activities (so-called orange economy)
- · Certain agricultural activities
- · Energy generated from nontraditional sources
- Construction and financing of low-income housing
- Certain new forest plantations
- Fluvial transportation services

Presumptive income. Under the Colombian tax law, the tax base for corporate income tax purposes is the higher of actual taxable income (see *General*) or minimum presumptive income, which is equal to 0.5% of the net equity as of 31 December of the preceding tax year. For 2021 and future years, the presumptive income rate will be reduced to 0%. Certain assets may be excluded from this calculation, and certain taxpayers are not required to calculate presumptive income.

The amount of income tax payable after tax credits may not be less than 75% of the income tax determined under the presumptive income rules, before taking into account tax credits.

Inventories. Inventories are generally valued using the permanent or periodic inventory methods.

Provisions. Provisions are not allowed as deductions in determining taxable income, except for provisions for accounts receivables, which are subject to special tax rules.

Depreciation. Depreciation for tax purposes should follow the depreciation for accounting purposes. However, the annual depreciation rate for tax purposes cannot exceed certain percentages, depending on the type of asset.

If machinery and equipment are used daily in 16-hour shifts, the taxpayer may request an additional 25% on the depreciation rate. If the use exceeds 16 hours, proportional additional depreciation can be requested. Land is generally not depreciable or amortizable.

The balance of the assets pending to be depreciated as of 31 December 2016 should be depreciated under the old rules applicable before 2017.

Amortization. In general, amortization of ordinary and necessary investments used for the purposes of the business is allowed under certain requirements. The amortization of the investments should be made during the time that the related income is expected to be earned, but the amortization period may not be less than five years.

Advance payments should be amortizable as the prepaid services are received.

Acquired identifiable intangibles can be generally amortized to the extent they have a useful limited life. Certain limitations on amortization may apply to identifiable intangibles acquired from related parties.

Goodwill is not amortizable.

Amortizable costs and expenses for the oil industry can be amortized using the units-of-production method. If investments in exploration are unsuccessful, the costs and expenses may be claimed as deductions in the year in which this is determined or in the following two years. Investments made between 2017 and 2027 with respect to the evaluation and exploration stages are amortizable using a five-year, straight-line method.

Assets and investments pending to be amortized as of 31 December 2016 should be amortized under the old rules applicable before 2017.

Relief for tax losses. Tax losses may be carried forward for 12 years. Tax losses generated up to 2016 can be carried forward with no time limitation.

Restrictions apply to the transfer of losses in mergers or spin-offs (tax-free events for the participating companies for Colombian tax purposes if certain requirements are observed). The surviving entity can offset losses originated in the merged entities, but only up to the percentage of the equity participation of the merged entity in the surviving entity's equity. Similar rules apply to spin-offs of companies.

The special treatment of tax losses in mergers and spin-offs applies only if the economic activity of the companies involved remains the same after the merger or spin-off occurs.

Tax losses generated do not affect the entity's presumptive income for the respective tax year.

Inflation adjustment. An optional tax readjustment of fixed assets may be applied. This readjustment is calculated by applying the percentage certified by the government for the adjustment of the tax unit. The readjustment affects the tax basis for the transfer of fixed assets, presumptive income and the determination of taxable net equity. Although the inflation adjustments were eliminated, the accumulated inflation adjustments can be depreciated.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax; imposed, unless expressly	
excluded by law, on sales of tangible assets	
and intangibles related to industrial property,	
on imports of movable tangible assets and on	
most services rendered in Colombia or from	
abroad to a Colombian recipient of the services	
General rate	19%
Basic products, such as coffee and wheat	5%
National consumption tax; imposed on, among other	er
items, food services in restaurants, mobile phone	40/ 1 1 60/
services and certain cars	4% to 16%
Equity tax; imposed for 2020 and 2021	
on taxpayers with equity above COP5 billion	20.
(approximately USD1,500,000) as of 1 January 20 nonresident entities and individuals pay this	020,
tax only on their assets owned in Colombia;	
nonresident entities are not subject to the tax on	
shares in Colombian companies, accounts	
receivable from Colombian debtors, certain portfo	lio
investments and financial lease agreements;	110
Colombian resident individuals are subject to	
tax on their worldwide equity; Colombian entities	
are not subject to the equity tax	1%
Normalization tax; imposed for 2020 only on	
taxpayers with unreported assets and nonexistent	
liabilities (liabilities that were made up) with response	
tax return; tax rate may be reduced by half if the ta	axpayer
repatriates the assets before the end of 2020 and	
keeps them in Colombia for at least two years	15%
Industry and commerce tax; a municipal tax on	
annual or bimonthly gross revenue (other tax perio	ods
may apply, depending on the jurisdiction); rates	
vary depending on the company's activity and	
municipality; tax effectively paid during the year is a 100% deductible expense or 50% (100% as	
of 2022) tax credit for income tax purposes	
Bogotá	0.414% to
Dogotti	1.38%
Municipalities other than Bogotá	0.2% to 1%
Signs and Posters Tax; imposed on	
enterprises with advertisements in public	
places; tax rate applied to the industry and	
commerce tax due	15%
Tax on Visible Advertisement Hoardings;	
imposed on each advertisement on hoardings	
or billboards with a size equal to or larger	
than 8 square meters (86,111 square feet)	5 minimum
(TEL	wages
(The minimum wage for 2020	
is COP 877,803 [approximately USD266].)	

	OLOMBIN DU
Nature of tax	Rate
Debit tax (financial transactions tax); imposed	
on the amount of each financial transaction,	
such as disposals of funds from savings	
accounts, current bank accounts and deposit	
accounts, which involve cash withdrawals by	
checks and through other mechanisms, and	
on the amount of certain accounting entries	0.4%
Social security contributions and payroll taxes	
Pension (foreigners who remain in Colombia	
in accordance with an employment agreement	
may voluntarily enroll in the pensions system)	,
contributions calculated on the monthly ordina	ry
salary of the employee; if the monthly salary	
is more than 25 times the minimum wage,	
contributions to the social security regime are calculated on a maximum base of 25 minimum	,
wages; for employees earning integral	1
(all-inclusive) salary, 70% of the salary	
is the base, but the maximum limit described	
above applies	
Employer	12%
Employee	4%
Health; contribution calculated on the monthly	
ordinary salary of the employee; subject to	
the same maximum limitation and integral	
salary rules as the pension contributions	
Employer	8.5%
Employee	4%
(Employers are not required to pay the 8.5%	
health contribution for employees earning less	
than 10 minimum legal wages.)	
Solidarity Fund; payable by employer on the monthly ordinary salary of the employee;	
contribution required only for employees	
who earn a monthly salary greater than	
4 minimum wages; subject to same	
maximum limitation and integral salary	
rules as pension contributions; rates vary	
according to the amount of monthly salary	
earned by employee	
Employees earning up to 16 minimum	
wages	1%
Employees earning between	
16 and 17 minimum wages	1.2%
Employees earning between	
17 and 18 minimum wages	1.4%
Employees earning between	1 (0/
18 and 19 minimum wages	1.6%
Employees earning between 19 and 20 minimum wages	1 00/
Employees earning between	1.8%
20 and 25 minimum wages	2%
20 and 25 minimum wages	2/0

Nature of tax Rate

Labor risk; payable by employer on monthly

ordinary salary; rate depends on a legally established scale based on the degree of risk represented by the economic activity of the company; the Social Security office makes the classification at the time of enrollment; subject to same maximum limitation and integral salary rules as 0.348% to 8.7% pension contributions Payroll taxes to National Learning Service (SENA), Colombian Family Welfare Institute (ICBF) and Family Compensation Fund; payable by employer on the monthly ordinary salary earned by the employee; no ceiling applies; subject to same integral salary rules as pension contributions; reduced and progressive rates apply to small businesses (Employers are not required to pay the

10 minimum legal wages. However, for these employees, employers are still required to pay the Compensation Fund contribution [4%].) Custom duty, on Cost, Insurance, Freight

SENA [2%] and ICBF [3%] contributions with respect to employees earning less than

0% to 15%

9%

(CIF) value; general rates
Real estate tax; municipal tax imposed on
the ownership of land or immovable property;
tax rate is applied to the commercial value
of the property; rate set by the municipality
and varies according to the location and use
of the property; general range of rates

0.1% to 3.3%

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Colombia has a flexible foreign-exchange regime. However, the foreign-exchange regulation provides that some operations must be channeled through the foreign-exchange market (controlled operations). These operations have special reporting procedures and obligations. Any other operation is considered a free-market operation and consequently channeling through the foreign-exchange market is not mandatory. The following are the controlled operations:

- Foreign loans
- Foreign investment in Colombia and Colombian investment abroad
- Foreign-trade operations (imports and export of goods)
- · Derivatives transactions
- · Endorsements and warranties

The operations under the controlled exchange market must be channeled through authorized foreign-exchange intermediaries (financial institutions and commercial banks) or compensation accounts (foreign bank accounts that are registered with the Colombian Central Bank [Banco de la República de Colombia]).

Exchange operations that are not covered by the controlled market are conducted through the free market. These operations include the purchase of foreign currency that is used to open free-market bank accounts abroad.

Foreign investors may receive abroad, without limitation, annual profits derived from an investment that is registered with the Colombian Central Bank. This operation must be reported to the Colombian Central Bank within the legal term and the report must follow the procedures set forth in the law.

Nonresident individuals are not allowed to grant foreign loans to Colombian residents. However, some exceptions to this prohibition applies. The loans must be registered with a foreign-exchange intermediary and the cash flow of foreign currency related to the foreign loans must be channeled. These loans can be stipulated, disbursed and paid in Colombian or foreign currency, as agreed by the parties.

Controlled foreign companies. The controlled foreign company (CFC) regime applies to Colombian tax residents (individuals or entities) that directly or indirectly hold an interest equal to or greater than 10% of the capital or of the profits of a foreign entity that is considered a CFC.

CFCs are corporations, as well as investment vehicles, such as trusts, collective-investment funds, and private interest foundations, which meet the conditions to be considered a related party for transfer-pricing purposes.

For income tax purposes, Colombian taxpayers should immediately recognize the net profits of the CFC derived from passive income, in proportion to their participation in the CFC's capital or profits, without the need to wait to receive a distribution of profits in Colombia.

Under this regime, passive income generally includes the following:

- Dividend and profit distributions from a company or investment vehicle
- Interest
- Income derived from the exploitation of intangibles
- Income originated from the sale of assets that generates passive income
- Income from the sale or lease of immovable property
- Income derived from the sale or purchase of tangible goods acquired from (or sold to) a related party if the manufacturing and consumption of the goods occurs in a jurisdiction different from the one in which the CFC is located or is tax resident
- Income from the performance of certain services in a jurisdiction different from the one in which the CFC is located or is tax resident

A Colombian tax resident that recognizes taxable income under the application of the CFC regime may request a tax credit for taxes paid abroad with respect to the passive income.

Dividends and benefits that are distributed by a CFC and that have been already taxed in Colombia, should be considered non-taxable income for the Colombian taxpayer.

Debt-to-equity rules. Interest paid on direct or indirect loans with related parties that in average exceeds a 2:1 debt-to-equity ratio

is not deductible. For this purpose, the equity taken into account is the taxpayer's net equity for the preceding year, and the debt taken into account is debt that accrues interest.

Transfer pricing. The transfer-pricing regime includes several of the methods contained in the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) rules. Significant aspects of the transfer-pricing system in Colombia include the following:

- All events that create economic linkage are specifically mentioned in the tax code.
- The rules do not cover local operations between related companies established in Colombia, except for transactions between local entities and free-trade zone users.
- Parties that have gross equity exceeding 100,000 tax units as of the last day of the tax year or gross revenues for the year in excess of 61,000 tax units must prepare and file transfer-pricing information returns.
- For supporting documentation purposes, transactions above a 45,000 tax unit threshold, by type of transaction, are subject to transfer-pricing analysis. For financing transactions with related parties, the amount of the debt must be considered when determining the total transaction amount.
- Transactions with residents or those domiciled in tax havens are subject to transfer-pricing analysis if the amount, by type of transaction, exceeds 10,000 tax units. The tax haven jurisdiction list is issued by the Colombian government.
- Penalties are imposed for not meeting filing requirements, submitting erroneous or incomplete reports or failing to meet other requirements.

Transfer-pricing documentation includes the Local File and the Master File with the multinational group's global relevant information.

In addition, for multinational groups with a Colombian parent entity, a Country-by-Country Report (CbCR) must be completed under the following circumstances:

- The parent is resident in Colombia.
- The parent has affiliates, subsidiaries, branches or PEs abroad.
- The parent is not a subsidiary of another entity resident abroad.
- The parent is required to prepare, submit and disclose consolidated financial statements.
- The parent has annual consolidated revenue equal to or exceeding 81 million tax units.

A non-Colombian parent can designate an entity resident in Colombia or a resident abroad with a PE in Colombia as the responsible party for providing the CbCR to the Colombian tax authority.

Colombian taxpayers that do not provide a CbCR must file a notification indicating which entity of the multinational group is providing this report and the jurisdiction in which the report is being provided.

Anti-abuse rules. Under anti-abuse rules, tax abuse is defined as the use or implementation of a transaction or several transactions without apparent commercial or economic purpose and with the aim of obtaining a tax benefit.

The tax authority can recharacterize any abusive transaction. It is understood that a transaction has no commercial or economic purpose if the following circumstances exist:

- The transaction is developed in a way that is not economically or commercially reasonable.
- The transaction gives rise to a high tax benefit that is not in line with the economic or business risks assumed by the taxpayer.
- The legal agreement is not aligned with the real will of the parties.

F. Tax treaties

Colombia has entered into a multilateral tax treaty with Bolivia, Ecuador and Peru, which follows the source criteria. In addition, Colombia has double tax treaties in effect with Canada, Chile, the Czech Republic, India, Korea (South), Mexico, Portugal, Spain, Switzerland and the United Kingdom that are based on the OECD model convention.

Colombia has entered into tax treaties covering certain international air transportation services with several countries, including Argentina, Brazil, France, Germany, Italy, Panama, Turkey, the United States and Venezuela.

Colombia has also signed double tax treaties with France, Italy, Japan and the United Arab Emirates that are not yet in effect.

The following table presents the withholding tax rates for dividends, interest and royalties under the Canada, Chile, Czech Republic, India, Korea (South), Mexico, Portugal, Spain, Switzerland and the United Kingdom treaties.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Canada	5/15	5/10	10
Chile	0/7/33 (a)	5/15	10
Czech Republic	5/15/25	0/10	10
India	5/15	0/5/10	10
Korea (South)	5/10/15	0/5/10	10
Mexico	0/33	5/10	10
Portugal	10/33	0/10	10
Spain	0/5/33 (a)	0/5/10	10
Switzerland	0/15	0/5/10	10
United Kingdom	0/5/15	0/10	10
Non-treaty			
jurisdictions (b)	10/32	0/5/15/20	20

- (a) Dividends that are not taxed at a corporate level are subject to a tax rate of 32% (for 2020) at the shareholder level. However, the 32% rate may be reduced if the dividends are exempt from income tax at the corporate level and are reinvested for a three-year term.
- (b) For details regarding these rates, see Section A.

Congo, Democratic Republic of

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Kinshasa/Lubumbashi

GMT +1

EY
110 Boulevard du 30 juin
2nd Immeuble Onze Treize
Local B
Kinshasa – Gombe
Democratic Republic of Congo

+243 999-30-68-68

EY

Croisement Chausée Laurent Désiré Kabila et Avenue Lomami Lubumbashi – Haut Katanga Democratic Republic of Congo

Principal Tax Contacts

★ Crespin Simedo Pereira +242 81-17-60

Mobile: +242 055-123-434, +242 066-227-700 Email: crespin.simedo@cg.ey.com

Rama Keto

Mobile: +243 976-903-307 Email: rama.keto@cd.ey.com

+243 999-30-68-68

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	30 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	30
Branch Tax Rate (%)	30
Withholding Tax (%) (b)	
Dividends	20 (b)
Interest	20 (c)
Royalties	20 (d)
Services	14 (e)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited (f)

- (a) The corporate income tax rate is 30% for all companies registered in the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC).
- (b) The rate of dividend withholding tax for mining companies is 10%. A dividend withholding tax applies to branches. The rates of this tax are 8% for public limited liability companies and 10% for other limited liability companies.
- (c) Under the amended Mining Code, dated 9 March 2018, interest on loans abroad to mining companies is not subject to withholding tax if the following conditions are satisfied:
 - The loan is exclusively used for the mining project.
 - The interest rates and other borrowing terms for carrying out the projects are established in accordance with the arm's-length principle.
- (d) The net amount of royalties is subject to tax. For this purpose, net royalties equal gross royalties minus professional expenses, or 30% of gross royalties (resulting in an effective tax rate of 14%).
- (e) This withholding tax applies to payments for services provided to Congolese companies by foreign companies and individuals without a permanent establishment in the DRC. The tax base is the gross amount of the applicable invoice.
- (f) Under the amended Mining Code, dated 9 March 2018, the carryforward period for mining companies is limited to five years following the year of the loss.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Congolese companies are taxed on the territoriality principle. As a result, companies carrying on a trade or business outside the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) are not taxed in the DRC on the related profits. Congolese companies are those registered in the DRC, regardless of the nationality of the shareholders or where the company is managed and controlled. Foreign companies (for example, branches) engaged in activities in the DRC are subject to Congolese corporate tax on Congolese-source profits only.

A company is considered to have a permanent establishment in the DRC if it satisfies either of the following conditions:

- It has a fixed place of business in the DRC, including an effective place of management, branch, office, factory, plant, workshop, agency, store, offices, laboratory, buying and selling counter, warehouse, real estate property under rental agreement, a mine, an oil or gas well, a quarry or any other place of exploitation and extraction of natural resources or any other fixed or permanent place of business, or in absence of a fixed place of business, it carries out a professional activity directly, under its own name, during a period of at least six months.
- It provides services, including advisory services, through employees or other individuals engaged by a company for that purpose, and the activities of this nature continue for a period or periods that represent a total of more than 6 months within any 12-month period.

The 2018 Finance Law further provides that foreign companies are taxable on the benefits that they realize through their permanent establishment in the DRC. It further states that "when a person other than an agent with an independent status acts on behalf of a foreign company, that person is considered as having a permanent or fixed establishment in the DRC for all activities that this person carries out for this company, if the said person:

- has power in the DRC, which he usually exercises to allow it to enter into contracts on behalf of that company;
- does not have such power, he usually keeps in the DRC a regular stock of goods for delivery on behalf of the foreign company."

Rates of corporate tax. The regular corporate income tax rate is 30%.

The minimum tax payable is 1% of the annual turnover for larger corporations.

For small corporations with annual revenues of less than CDF10 million, the corporate income tax is set at CDF50,000. For average-sized corporations with annual revenues between CDF10 million and CDF80 million, the corporate income tax rate is 1% of the annual revenue for sales of goods and 2% for the provision of services.

Capital gains. Increases resulting from capital gains and depreciation that are realized and either realized or expressed in the accounts or inventories are included in profits and are subject to tax at a rate of 30%.

Increases resulting from unrealized capital gains that are expressed in the accounts or inventories and that are not treated as profits are not yet taxable. This rule applies only if the taxpayer holds a regular accounting and if it fulfills its declarative obligations.

Increases resulting from realized capital gains on buildings, tools, materials and movable assets (regardless of whether they result from rent payments), as well as on participations and portfolios, are taxable to the extent that the sales price exceeds the acquisition price or cost. A deduction is made from the amount of the depreciation that has already been claimed for tax purposes.

Administration. The fiscal year extends from 1 January to 31 December. Tax returns must be filed by 30 April.

Corporate tax must be paid in four installments before 1 June, 1 August, 1 October and 1 December. Each installment must equal 20% of the preceding year's tax (increased by any tax reassessment received by the tax office during the current year). The balance of tax due must be paid by the following 30 April.

A penalty of 2% per month is assessed for late payment of tax. Tax is fixed automatically if a tax return is not filed.

Dividends. In general, dividends paid are subject to a 20% withholding tax. The rate of dividend withholding tax for mining companies is 10%. A dividend withholding tax applies to branches. The rates of this tax are 8% for public limited liability companies and 10% for other limited liability companies.

Foreign tax relief. In general, foreign tax credits are not allowed. Income subject to foreign tax that is not exempt from Congolese tax under the territoriality principle is taxable.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on financial statements prepared in accordance with principles set by the Organization for the Harmonization of Business Law in Africa (Organisation pour l'Harmonisation en Afrique du Droit des Affaires, or OHADA) Accounting Act, except for banks and insurance companies. The net amount of income is taxed. This amount equals gross income minus business expenses incurred during the tax year to acquire and retain the income. Business expenses are generally deductible unless specifically excluded by law. The following expenses are not deductible:

- Head office, remuneration or management fees for services paid to nonresidents that are not justified
- Head office overhead or remuneration for certain services (studies and technical assistance) paid to nonresidents
- Expenditure of a personal nature, such as maintenance of household, appraisal fees, holidays and other expenses not necessary for the profession
- Corporate income tax, as well as real tax (tax on movable assets, tax on vehicles or tax on mining concessions), to the extent that the real tax does not constitute an operating expense
- All judicial or administrative fines, and fees and charges relating to breaches by income beneficiaries
- Certain specific charges, gifts, subsidies and penalties
- Directors' fees allocated under the Corporations Act to members of the General Council

- Expenditures on leased property, including depreciation of the property
- Provisions for losses, expenses or depreciation of assets, excluding provisions for the recovery of mineral deposits and provisions for the recovery of bank capital
- Commissions and brokerage fees if it cannot be proven that the tax on turnover (see Section D) has been paid for these items
- Most liberalities (payments that do not produce a compensatory benefit, such as excessive remuneration paid to a director)

Inventories. Inventories are normally valued at their historical cost or acquisition cost.

Provisions. In determining accounting profit, companies must implement certain provisions, such as a provision for risk of loss or for certain expenses. These provisions are not deductible for tax purposes. However, provisions for recovery of bank capital and provisions for the recovery of the mineral deposit are deductible for tax purposes.

Tax depreciation. Land and intangible assets, such as goodwill, are not depreciable for tax purposes. Other fixed assets may be depreciated using the straight-line method at rates specified by tax law. The following are some of the specified annual rates.

Rate (%)
2 to 5
10
20 to 25
10

Companies can also opt for a regressive method for tax depreciation of specific assets with an annual rate of two to three times the straight-line rate.

Relief for tax losses. Tax losses incurred in a tax year may be carried forward indefinitely. However, the deduction of the available tax losses is capped at 60% of the annual taxable income.

Under the amended Mining Code, dated 9 March 2018, the carryforward period for mining companies is limited to five years following the year of the loss.

Groups of companies. The DRC does not have a fiscal integration system equivalent to a consolidated filing position.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

reformed the Mining Code, increases the exceptional income tax rate to 12.5% for

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax	16
Payroll taxes	
Annual income not exceeding CDF43,200,000;	
progressive rates	3 to 40
Annual income exceeding CDF43,200,000;	
flat rate	30
Exceptional income tax for expatriates (IERE)	
Mining companies; Article 244 bis of	
Law No. 18/001 of 9 March 2018, which	

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
the first 10 years of the project and provides	
for the common rate of 25% for the following	
years	12.5
Other companies	25
Social Security National Institute (Institut	
national de sécurité sociale, or INSS)	
contributions; payable monthly	
Employers	13
Employees	5
National Institute for Professional Preparation	
(Institut national de préparation professionnelle,	
or INPP); payable monthly by employers	1 to 3
National Agency for Labor (Office National	
de l'Emploi or ONEM); payable monthly	
by employers	0.2

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in the DRC is the Congolese franc (CDF). The exchange rate is variable.

In the DRC, the Central Bank of Congo regulates foreign-exchange controls. It also supervises the regulation on the transfer of currency. Cash transfers from or into the DRC are not subject to restrictions if they do not exceed the equivalent of USD10,000. An exchange control fee of 0.2% is levied on payments to or from abroad.

Debt-to-equity rules. The DRC does not have any thin-capitalization rules, but several measures may apply to related-party transactions (see *Transfer pricing*).

Transfer pricing. The DRC has several measures applicable to related-party transactions that are not conducted on an arm's-length basis.

These provisions include the disallowance of loan interest with respect to rates exceeding the annual average of the effective rates charged by the credit institutions of the country in which the lending company is established and the repayment of principal beyond five years.

Management fees paid to a related party may be deducted from the corporate income tax base if the following conditions are satisfied:

- The services rendered can be clearly identified (that is, they are genuine services that are effectively rendered and directly related to operating activities).
- The services cannot be rendered by a local company (that is, overhead expenses recharged to the local entity are excluded).
- The amount paid for the services corresponds to the remuneration paid in identical transactions between independent companies.

These arm's-length requirements are consistent with those set forth in the Mining Code.

The 2015 Finance Law introduced transfer-pricing documentation requirements. As a result, companies must put at the disposal of the tax administration during a tax audit, general and specific information on an affiliated group of companies (Master File and Local File), including the following:

- General description of the deployed activity, including changes that occurred during the year
- A general description of the legal or operational structures of the affiliated group of companies, including identification of the related companies engaged in transactions involving the company established in the DRC (local company)
- A general description of the function performed and risk assumed by the affiliated companies as soon as they affect the local company
- A list of the main intangible assets owned, including patents, trademarks, trade names and know-how, relating to the local company
- A general description of the group's transfer-pricing policy
- A description of transactions made with other affiliated companies, including the nature and amount of cash flows, such as royalties
- A listing of the cost-sharing agreement, copies of preliminary agreements related to transfer pricing that are concluded under the conditions of the regulation, and the prescription relating to the determination of transfer pricing, affecting the results of the local company
- Presentation of the method or methods for determining transfer pricing, in compliance with the arm's-length principle, including an analysis of the functions performed, assets used and risks assumed, and an explanation concerning the selection and application of the methods used
- An analysis of comparative elements considered as relevant by the company if the selected method requires it.

Under the 2019 Finance Law, the transfer-pricing documentation (a condensed version) must be filed with the tax administration within two months after the filing of the corporate income tax return.

In addition, the corporate income tax law disallows branches from deducting overhead charges incurred by the parent company and charged back to the branch.

F. Tax treaties

The DRC has entered into double tax treaties with Belgium and South Africa. The following are the withholding tax rates under the treaties.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Belgium	10/15 (a)	10	10
South Africa	5/15 (b)	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions (c)	20	20	20

- (a) The 10% rate applies if the Belgian recipient company was eligible under the Investment Code or another investment incentive and if it holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer. Otherwise, the rate is 15%.
- (b) The 5% rate applies if the South African recipient company holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer. Otherwise, the rate is 15%.
- (c) For further details, see Section A.

Congo, Republic of

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Brazzaville		GMT +1	
FY	+2/12 05-5/7-00-00		

Avenue DS NGuesso - Centre-ville Fax: +242 81-17-58

Immeuble MUCODEC, 3rd Floor B.P. 84

Brazzaville

Republic of Congo

Principal Tax Contacts

★ Crespin Simedo Pereira +242 81-17-60

Mobile: +242 055-123-434. +242 066-227-700 Email: crespin.simedo@cg.ey.com

★ Pierre-Alix Tchiongho +242 055-300-350

> Mobile: +242 057-907-303 Email: pierre.alix.tchiongho

@cg.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory Joseph Pagop Noupoué (resident in Douala, Cameroon)

+237 233-42-51-09 Mobile: +237 6-98-00-57-03 Paris: +33 (1) 55-61-18-36 Paris Mobile: +33 (6) 74-57-72-12 Email: joseph.pagop.noupoue @cm.ey.com

Pointe-Noire GMT +1

ΕY +242 055-301-623 Tour Miroir, Fax: +242 94-18-22 Rond Point Kasai

3rd Floor, Entry B Avenue Moe Kaat Matou P.O. Box 643 Pointe-Noire

Principal Tax Contact

Republic of Congo

★ Crespin Simedo Pereira +242 055-301-623

Mobile: +242 055-123-434. +242 066-227-700 Email: crespin.simedo@cg.ey.com

A. At a glance	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	30 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	30 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	15 (c)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	15 (d)
Interest	20
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	20
Payments for Non-commercial Services	
and Activities	5
Revenues Earned by Certain Foreign	
Companies	7.7/20 (e)

Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	3

- (a) The minimum tax is 1% of turnover. The corporate income tax rate is 25% for agricultural companies.
- (b) In certain circumstances, the tax is deferred or reduced (see Section B).
- (c) The branch tax is calculated on the basis of the net profit decreased by the amount of the corporate income tax, to which a tax rebate of 30% is applied.
- (d) This tax also applies to directors' fees, nondeductible expenses and adjustments of profits following a tax examination. For directors' fees, the rate is 22%.
- (e) For details, see Section B.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Congolese companies are taxed on the territoriality principle. As a result, Congolese companies carrying on a trade or business outside Congo are not taxed in Congo on the related profits. Congolese companies are those registered in Congo, regardless of the nationality of the shareholders or where the company is managed and controlled. Foreign companies engaged in activities in Congo are subject to Congolese corporate tax on Congolese-source profits only.

Tax rates. The regular corporate income tax rate is 30%.

The minimum tax payable is 1% of the annual turnover and cannot be less than XAF1 million (or XAF500,000 if turnover is less than XAF10 million a year). A 2% minimum tax is payable by companies that incur tax losses in two consecutive years. It appears that the 2% rate is applied to the sum of gross turnovers and products and benefits realized by the company in the most recent year in which it earned a profit. In general, the 2% tax is not deductible for corporate income tax purposes. However, in the company's first profit-making year after incurring the losses, one-half of the 2% tax is deductible.

The corporate income tax rate is 25% for agricultural companies, micro-finance companies and private educational institutions registered as companies.

The corporate income tax rate is 30% for mining companies and real estate companies.

The branch tax is imposed at a rate of 15%. It is calculated on the basis of the net profit decreased by the amount of the corporate income tax, to which a tax rebate of 30% is applied.

A withholding tax at a rate of 7.7% is imposed on the turnover of foreign companies without a registered branch in Congo that are engaged in legally authorized activities there. A 20% withholding tax is imposed on income sourced in Congo that is derived by foreign companies not engaged in activities in Congo.

Corporations may apply for various categories of priority status and corresponding tax exemptions. The priority status varies depending on the nature of the project and the level of investments.

The Charter of Investments may grant a tax exemption for a threeyear period for new activities in industry, agriculture, forestry and mining. In addition, under the General Tax Code, a tax exemption for a two-year period may be granted for such new activities. **Capital gains.** Capital gains are taxed at the regular corporate rate. The tax, however, can be deferred if the proceeds are used to acquire new fixed assets in Congo within three years or in the event of a merger.

If the business is totally or partially transferred (directly or indirectly) or discontinued, only one-half of the net capital gains is taxed if the event occurs less than five years after the start-up or purchase of the business, and only one-third of the gains is taxed if the event occurs five years or more after the business is begun or purchased. The total gain is taxed, however, if the business is not carried on in any form by any person.

Capital gains derived by natural or legal entities domiciled abroad on the sale of all or part of their shares in the capital of companies registered under Congolese law are subject to a special tax at a rate of 20%. This withholding tax is payable at the time of registration of the deed of assignment.

Administration. The fiscal year extends from 1 January to 31 December. Tax returns must be filed by 20 May.

Companies must pay the minimum tax between 10 March and 20 March, and corporate tax must be paid in four installments between the 10th and 20th days of February, May, August and November. Each installment must be equal to 20% of the preceding year's tax. The balance of tax due must be paid by the following 20 May.

A 50% penalty is assessed for late payment of tax.

Dividends. Dividends paid are subject to a 15% withholding tax. Resident corporations are taxed on the gross dividend; a corresponding 15% tax credit is available for double tax relief.

After three years, profits credited to the non-compulsory reserve are considered to be dividends and are accordingly subject to the 15% withholding tax on dividends.

A parent corporation may exclude the net dividends received from a Congolese or foreign subsidiary if the following conditions are satisfied:

- The parent company is a Congolese joint stock company or limited liability company that holds 30% or more of the capital of the subsidiary, which is also a joint stock company or limited liability company.
- The subsidiary carries on only industrial, agricultural, mining, forestry, large-scale fishing or stock-breeding activities.

No withholding credit is allowed if the net dividends are excluded.

A Congolese joint stock company or limited liability company may exclude 90% of the net dividends received from a joint stock company or limited liability company located in Congo or another Central African Economic and Monetary Community (CEMAC) country if the parent company holds 25% or more of the capital of the payer of the dividends.

Foreign tax relief. In general, foreign tax credits are not allowed; income subject to foreign tax that is not exempt from Congolese tax under the territoriality principle is taxable net of the foreign

tax. A tax treaty with France, however, provides a tax credit on dividends.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on financial statements prepared according to generally accepted accounting principles and the standard statements of the Organization for Harmonization of Business Law in Africa (OHADA) treaty. The members of OHADA are Benin, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Central African Republic, Chad, Comoros, Congo (Democratic Republic of), Congo (Republic of), Côte d'Ivoire, Equatorial Guinea, Gabon, Guinea, Guinea-Bissau, Mali, Niger, Senegal and Togo.

Business expenses are generally deductible unless specifically excluded by law. The following expenses are not deductible:

- Head office overhead or remuneration for services paid to nonresidents that exceeds 20% of taxable income before the deduction of such items
- Head office fees or remuneration for certain services (studies and technical assistance) paid to nonresidents by companies engaged in building and public works, by engineering firms and by accounting firms, to the extent that the expenses exceed 2% of turnover
- Royalties from patents, brands, models or designs paid to a nonresident corporation participating in the management of, or owning shares in, the Congolese corporation
- Interest paid to a shareholder in excess of the central bank annual rate plus two points and, if the shareholder is in charge of management, interest on the portion of the loan exceeding onehalf of the capital stock
- Commissions and brokerage fees exceeding 5% of purchased imports
- · Certain specific charges, gifts, subsidies and penalties
- Most liberalities (payments that do not produce a compensatory benefit, such as excessive remuneration paid to a director)
- Corporate income tax

Inventories. Inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or market value.

Provisions. In determining accounting profit, companies must establish certain provisions, such as a provision for a risk of loss or for certain expenses. These provisions are normally deductible for tax purposes if they provide for clearly specified losses or expenses that are likely to occur and if they appear in the financial statements and in a specific statement in the tax return.

Tax depreciation. Land and intangible assets, such as goodwill, are not depreciable for tax purposes. Other fixed assets may be depreciated using the straight-line method at rates specified by tax law. The following are some of the specified annual rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Commercial and industrial buildings	5
Office equipment	15
Motor vehicles	20 to 33.33
Plant and machinery	10 to 33.33

Heavy new assets acquired for manufacturing, transformation, transport and handling qualify for a special depreciation allowance at a rate of 40% in the year of acquisition if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The assets are used only in industrial, forestry or agricultural activities.
- The assets can be used for a period exceeding three years.
- The total value of the assets exceeds XAF40 million.
- The assets will be intensively used.

Relief for tax losses. Losses may be carried forward for three years. Losses attributable to depreciation may be carried forward indefinitely, but they must be reported on the depreciation table. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. The Congolese tax law provides for a fiscal integration system and a fiscal regime for holding companies with tax exemptions, particularly with respect to capital gains, dividends and interest on loans.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax	18.9
Business activity tax (patente); calculated	
based on annual turnover according to	
sliding scale	0.040
Registration duties, on transfers of real	
property or businesses	4 to 10
Tax on salaries (TUS)	7.5
Social security contributions, on annual	
salaries; paid by	
Employer	
Family allowance contribution	10.035
Work accident insurance	2.25
Old-age pension	8
Employee	
Old-age pension	4

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Congolese currency is the CFA franc BEAC (XAF). The fixed exchange rate for the CFA franc BEAC is XAF655,957 = EUR1.

Exchange-control regulations exist in Congo for financial transfers outside the franc CFA zone (XAF zone), which is the monetary zone including France and its former overseas colonies.

Transfer pricing. The Congolese tax law contains the transfer-pricing measures described below.

Amounts paid by a Congolese company to a company or a group of companies located outside Congo are considered indirect transfers or profits if the payer is dependent *de jure* or *de facto* on the recipient of the payments and if the tax authorities establish that the payments are excessive or unjustified. This measure applies to certain transactions, including the following:

· Overcharges for purchases

- · Payments of excessive royalties
- Loans that are interest-free or have unjustifiable rates
- · Discounts of debts
- Advantages granted out of proportion with the benefit provided by a service provider

Payments for the use of patents, marks, drawings and models, interest payments and payments for services made by a Congolese company to a nonresident company located in a country with low or no taxation, are considered indirect transfers of benefits unless the Congolese company proves that the payments correspond to real operations and that they are not excessive.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The withholding rates under a treaty with France are listed in the following table.

	Dividends	Interest	Royalties
	%	%	%
France	15	0*	15
Non-treaty jurisdictions	15	20	20

^{*} Interest is subject to tax in the recipient's country. Withholding tax is not imposed in the country of source.

Costa Rica

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

San José GMT -6

EY Edificio Meridiano, Piso 2

25 mts Sur del Centro Comercial Multiplaza Escazú, San José Costa Rica +506 2208-9800 Fax: +506 2208-9999

Principal Tax Contact

★ Rafael Sayagués +506 2208-9880

New York: +1 (212) 773-4761 Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979 Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayaques@cr.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Lisa María Gattulli +506 2208-9861

Mobile: +506 8844-6778 Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Juan Carlos Chavarría +506 2208-9844

Mobile: +506 8913-6686

International Mobile: +1 (239) 961-5947 Email: juan-carlos.chavarria@cr.ey.com

Rafael Sayagués +506 2208-9880

New York: +1 (212) 773-4761 Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979 Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Luis Eduardo Ocando B. +507 208-0144

(resident in Panama) Panama Mobile: +507 6747-1221

US Mobile: +1 (305) 924-2115

Fax: +507 214-4300

Email: luis.ocando@pa.ey.com

Paul de Haan +506 2208-9800

Email: paul.dehaan@cr.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Juan Carlos Chavarría +506 2208-9844

Mobile: +506 8913-6686

International Mobile: +1 (239) 961-5947 Email: juan-carlos.chavarria@cr.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Antonio Ruiz +506 2208-9822

Mobile: +506 8890-9391

International Mobile: +1 (239) 298-6372-5043

Email: antonio.ruiz@cr.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Lisa María Gattulli +506 2208-9861

Mobile: +506 8844-6778 Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Antonio Ruiz +506 2208-9822

Mobile: +506 8890-9391

International Mobile: +1 (239) 298-6372

Email: antonio.ruiz@cr.ey.com

Rafael Sayagués +506 2208-9880

New York: +1 (212) 773-4761

Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979

Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Lisa María Gattulli +506 2208-9861

Mobile: +506 8844-6778 Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	30 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	2.25/15/30 (a)(b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	30 (a)
Capital Income Tax Rate (%)	15/30 (a)(c)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	15 (d)
Interest	15 (e)(f)
Royalties from Know-how and Technical	
Services	25 (e)
Transportation and Telecommunications	8.5 (e)(g)
Salaries and Pensions	10 (e)
Fees and Commissions	25 (e)(f)
Reinsurance	5.5 (e)(g)
News Services, Videos and Films	20 (e)(g)
Advance Payments	
Credit and Debit Card Payments	2 (h)
Payments for Professional Services	
Used During the Formalization Process	
for Financial Products	2 (i)
Other	30 (e)
Branch Remittance Tax	15
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	3/5 (j)

- (a) The 30% rate is reduced to 20%, 15%, 10% or 5% for companies whose annual gross income does not exceed specified amounts (for further details, see Section B).
- (b) The ordinary Capital Gains Tax rate is 15%. For the first sale of goods and rights acquired before 1 July 2019, an alternative rate of 2.25%, assessed on the gross transaction value, is available. However, capital gains are subject to corporate income tax if they are derived from depreciable assets, goods or rights that are part of the taxpayer's activities or if the transaction is part of the ordinary trade or business of the company (for further details, see Section B).
- (c) The ordinary Capital Income Tax rate is 15%. However, capital income is subject to corporate income tax if it derives from goods or rights that are part of the taxpayer's activities, or if the transaction is part of the ordinary trade or business of the company (for further details, see Section B).
- (d) Dividends may be exempt if the recipient is a local entity that carries out an economic activity and is subject to income tax (for further details, see Section B). The withholding tax is considered a final tax.
- (e) This is a final withholding tax that is imposed on non-domiciled companies and non-domiciled individuals.
- (f) For further details regarding withholding tax on interest, fees and commissions, see Section B.

- (g) Non-domiciled companies engaged in these types of activities through a permanent establishment in Costa Rica that do not comply with requirements to report income or to file an income tax return may be subject to an imputed amount of taxable income equivalent to 10.5%, 15% or 30% of their total gross income derived from Costa Rica. Imputed taxable income is subject to the ordinary corporate income tax rate. For further details, see Section C.
- (h) Resolution DGT-R-036-2014 established a 2% withholding requirement for debit or credit card payments processed by financial institutions in Costa Rica. The amounts withheld by the financial institutions are treated as advance payments of the recipient's final income tax liability. The 2% withholding requirement applies only to 88% of the amount of the transaction made with a debit or credit card. The following persons are exempted from this withholding requirement:
 - · Entities not subject to income tax
 - · Companies under the simplified tax regime
 - · Transporters of persons or goods
 - · Gas stations
 - Taxpayers engaged in agricultural activities that do not have an obligation to make partial income tax payments
 - Taxpayers that generally do not have an obligation to make partial income tax payments
- Resolution DGT-R-35-2014 established that financial entities must withhold 2% on payments made for "professional services" used during the formalization process for financial products.
- (j) Net operating losses may be carried forward for three years. Agricultural companies may carry forward net operating losses for five years. Initial costs (pre-operational expenses) incurred by a local entity may be deducted for corporate income tax purposes within the first five fiscal years from the date the company becomes operational.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. The Costa Rican tax system is a territorial regime; consequently, income derived from Costa Rican sources is subject to tax.

Corporate income tax rates. The corporate income tax rate is 30%. However, for companies with annual gross income of up to CRC109,032,000 (approximately USD189,822.25), the following progressive rates are applicable:

- 5% for annual net income (taxable income) up to CRC5,143,000 (approximately USD8,953.85)
- 10% for annual net income between CRC5,143,000 and CRC7,715,000 (approximately USD13,431.64)
- 15% for annual net income between CRC7,715,000 and CRC10,286,000 (approximately USD17,907.69)
- 20% on the amount of annual net income exceeding CRC10,286,000

Free Trade Zone Regime. The Free Trade Zone Regime is an incentive system offered by the Costa Rican government to companies that invest in the country and meet the requirements and obligations set forth in the Free Trade Zone Law and its regulations. The regime is granted discretionally by the government, mainly based on the proposed investment value for the country's economic development.

Companies operating under the Free Trade Zone Regime that are in the Great Metropolitan Area (GMA) benefit from an income tax exemption of 100% for the first eight years and of 50% for the next four years. Companies located outside the GMA benefit from an income tax exemption of 100% for the first 12 years and of 50% for the next 6 years. The Ministry of National Planning and Economic Policy specifies which areas are considered part of the GMA.

On 22 January 2010, the executive branch of the Costa Rican government published Law No. 8794, which amends and adds certain sections to the Free Trade Zone Regime Law No. 7210. This law created a new category of companies that can apply for the Free Trade Zone Regime. This category is for companies that produce or process goods, regardless of whether the goods are for exportation. Companies in this category are subject to income tax at reduced rates (0%, 5%, 6% or 15%) for a specified number of years depending on whether the company is located inside or outside the GMA or depending on the amount of the investment.

To comply with the international standard of Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Action 5, the Free Trade Zone Regime Law was modified to include the Strategic Eligibility Index for Service Companies as a condition of entry and permanence with respect to the Free Trade Zone Regime for service companies. Therefore, services companies do not have any limitations on the selling of their services to the local market, and the income derived from these sales should be covered by the income tax and dividend tax incentives.

Capital gains. Capital gains are subject to the Capital Gains Tax at a 15% rate that is levied on the sale of tangible or intangible assets. For the first sale of goods and rights acquired before 1 July 2019, taxpayers are allowed to apply a capital gains tax of 2.25% to the gross purchase price.

Capital losses should be deductible against gains subject to Capital Gains Tax if requirements under the Capital Gains Tax rules are met.

The gains are subject to corporate income tax at a general 30% rate if any of the following circumstances exist:

- The sale of the assets is considered to be part of the company's ordinary trade or business.
- The goods or rights are used to generate taxable income.
- The asset being transferred is a depreciable asset.

Capital Income Tax. For purposes of the Capital Income Tax, capital income is classified as "Movable Capital Income" or "Immovable Capital Income."

"Immovable Capital Income" includes income derived from real estate, such as leases, subleases and the creation or assignment of any right of use and enjoyment of immovable property.

"Movable Capital Income" includes, among others, the following types of income:

- Income derived from the transfer of funds to third parties, including repurchases of securities, such as interest derived from financing and loans
- Income derived from leases, subleases and the creation or assignment of any right of use and enjoyment of movable property, intangible assets and other rights such as intellectual property
- Dividends received and other income similar to dividends

As a general rule, income characterized as Immovable Capital Income is subject to a 15% tax rate, which is assessed on 85% of

the gross income received by the taxpayer without the possibility of additional expense deductions.

For Movable Capital Income, the applicable tax rate is 15% assessed on the gross income received by the taxpayer, with no deductions allowed.

Alternatively, taxpayers that generate capital income and that have at least one employee engaged in this business activity may elect to characterize this type of income as ordinary taxable income and, accordingly such income is subject to corporate income tax that is assessed on the net taxable income. The corresponding election must be notified to tax authorities before the beginning of the fiscal year and remains mandatory for a minimum of five years.

Capital income is subject to corporate income tax at a general 30% rate if either of the following circumstances exist:

- The capital income is considered to be part of the company's ordinary trade or business
- The assets generating the capital income are part of the taxpayer's activities (that is they are used to generate ordinary income)

Administration. The statutory tax year runs from 1 January through 31 December. Companies must file annual corporate income tax returns and pay any tax due within 2 months and 15 days after the end of the tax year. Taxpayers that report under the statutory tax year have a filing deadline of 15 March. On request, tax authorities may authorize a different tax year in special circumstances.

The current year tax liability must be paid in quarterly installments, which are based on the preceding year's income tax paid or the average of the last three years' tax liability, whichever is higher. If a company did not file a return for the last three years, the installment payments are calculated based on the tax liability from the last year a return was filed. New companies must make quarterly payments based on their first-year projected income, which must be reported to the tax authorities on or before the last day of January. If no projected income is reported, the tax authorities may determine the quarterly tax payments based on an imputed income amount.

Companies defined by the tax authorities as National Large Taxpayers or Large Territorial Companies must file audited financial statements on request from the tax authorities. The audited financial statements must be submitted within three months after the request of the tax authorities. The period to respond may be extended by three months if approved by the tax authorities.

In addition, Resolution No. DGT-R-30-2014 requires National Large Taxpayers to update their relevant tax information using a web-based platform called AMPO within one month from the end of their fiscal year. Taxpayers that become classified as National Large Taxpayers must submit the tax information within two months after being notified of their National Large Taxpayer status by the tax authorities. The relevant tax information to be provided includes, among other items, the following:

Agencies

- Branches or commercial premises
- Mergers
- Royalty payments for the use of intangible assets
- Equity participation in other entities
- · Participations in economic groups

Dividends. In general, dividends paid or credited by corporations to individuals or entities are subject to a 15% withholding tax. Dividend distributions paid to another entity domiciled in Costa Rica are exempt, provided that the recipient is an entity that carries out an economic activity and is subject to income tax or is the holding company of a financial conglomerate or group duly supervised in Costa Rica.

Dividend distributions by companies of their own shares are also exempt.

Domiciled companies include companies incorporated in Costa Rica and companies that have a permanent establishment in Costa Rica.

Interest withholding tax. Interest, commissions, financial expenses and lease payments for capital assets paid to non-domiciled individuals or legal entities are subject to a 15% withholding tax. Interest, commissions and financial expenses paid by entities regulated by the Superintendence of Financial Entities (Superintendencia General de Entidades Financieras, or SUGEF) to foreign entities that are also regulated and supervised in their jurisdictions are subject to a 5.5% withholding tax rate. An exemption applies to interest, commissions and financial expenses paid to multilateral development banks and other institutions of multilateral or bilateral development, as well to other nonprofit entities that are not subject to tax.

The Income Tax Law limits the deductibility of financial expenses from debts with nonbanking entities (for details, see *Limitations on the deductibility of financial expenses* in Section E).

Foreign tax relief. The current position of the tax authorities is that Costa Rican taxpayers cannot deduct foreign taxes paid abroad in calculating their taxable income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Income tax is determined in accordance with International Accounting Standards (IAS), subject to adjustments required under the Costa Rican Income Tax Law and general resolutions issued by the tax authorities. Taxable income includes all income derived from Costa Rican sources, such as income from industrial, agricultural and trade activities in Costa Rica, income from services rendered in Costa Rica and income derived from real estate transactions, assets, capital, goods and rights invested or used in Costa Rica.

Imputed income. The tax authorities may assess imputed income in the cases described below.

Non-domiciled companies that do not file tax returns. Non-domiciled companies engaged in certain types of activities in Costa Rica through a permanent establishment that do not comply

with requirements to report income or file income tax returns are subject to an imputed income assessment equal to a specified percentage of their Costa Rican gross income, unless they provide evidence of a lower amount of actual income. For example, documentation supporting an allocation of income between Costa Rica and other countries would prove that all income is not Costa Rican source. The amount of the imputed income assessment is subject to tax at the normal income tax rate. The following are some of the presumed amounts of taxable income:

- Transport and telecommunications: 15% of gross income
- Reinsurance: 10.5% of the net value of the reinsurance undertakings, guarantees and premiums of any type
- Media, cinema and international news: 30% of gross income

Airlines, maritime shipping, transportation and communication companies. Airlines, maritime shipping, transportation and communication companies may enter into an agreement with the tax authorities to compute Costa Rican taxable income using a special formula based on the company's worldwide and local revenues.

Loan and financing transactions. Unless the taxpayer provides evidence to the contrary, loan and financing transactions are deemed to derive a minimum amount of interest based on the highest active interest rate fixed by the Banco Central de Costa Rica (central bank) for lending and financial transactions or, if this rate is not available, on the average market rate being charged in the Costa Rican banking system. The tax authorities do not allow any exceptions to this rule unless the parties entered into a formal written loan or financing agreement.

Inventories. The Costa Rican Income Tax Regulations provide that acquisition cost must be used to record assets. The acquisition cost may be computed using several valuation methods, such as the first-in, first-out (FIFO) and weighted average cost methods. The tax authorities eliminated last-in, first-out (LIFO) as a valid inventory valuation method for tax purposes as of 3 February 2015.

Provisions. In general, provisions, including provisions for contingent liabilities such as doubtful accounts and severance pay, are not deductible expenses. However, actual payments of such liabilities are considered to be deductible expenses.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation may be computed using the straight-line or the sum-of-years' digits method. The tax authorities may allow a special accelerated depreciation method in certain cases. The tax authorities may authorize other methods based on the type of asset or business activity. The method chosen must be applied consistently. Depreciation is computed based on the useful life of the asset as specified in the Income Tax Regulations. The following are some of the straight-line rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Buildings	2/4/6
Plant and machinery	7/10/15
Vehicles	10/15/34
Furniture and office equipment	10
Tools	10

Relief for losses. Taxpayers may carry forward net operating losses for three years.

Agricultural companies may carry forward net operating losses for five years.

Initial costs (pre-operational expenses) incurred by a local entity may be deducted for corporate income tax purposes within the first five fiscal years from the date the company becomes operational.

Groups of companies. Costa Rican law does not allow the filing of consolidated income tax returns or provide any other tax relief to consolidated groups of companies.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax (reduced rates may be applicable)	13%
Real estate transfer tax; the definition of	
"transfer" includes indirect transfers in	
addition to direct transfers of immovable	
property; indirect transfers are the transfer	
of control over the legal owner of immovable	
property	1.5%
Vehicle transfer tax	2.5%
Customs duties	12.50/
Agricultural products; average rate	12.5% 3.9%
Industrial products; average rate Certain raw materials and machinery and	3.9/0
equipment (Certain specified goods and merchand	ice
are subject to higher rates of customs duty.)	0%
Real estate tax (assessed and collected by the	070
municipalities)	0.25%
Payroll taxes; withheld by employers; paid by	
employee; rate depends on compensation level	10%/15%/
	20%/25%
Social security contributions	
Employer	26.5%
Employee	10.5%
Municipal taxes (varies by municipality)	Various
Solidarity Tax for the Strengthening of Housing	
Programs; (Solidarity Tax) contained in Law	
No. 8683; purpose of the tax is to finance	
public housing programs; tax applicable to	
residential property that is used habitually	
or occasionally or for recreational purposes, that the taxpayer owns or has the right to use	
and that is located in Costa Rica; taxpayers	
are subject to the tax if the value of the	
infrastructure (permanent structures, such	
as houses, swimming pools and parking	
lots) exceeds CRC133 million (approximately	
USD231,549.99); the value of the infrastructure	
must be updated every three years starting from	
2016 (for example, 2016, 2019 and so forth) and	
2016 (for example, 2016, 2019 and so forth) and	

is due on 15 January of the corresponding year

Nature of tax Rate

in accordance with the parameters established by the tax authorities; if the taxpayer is subject to the tax (that is, meets value threshold for the infrastructure) the tax base is computed as the total value of the infrastructure (not just the excess of CRC133 million) plus the value of the land as of 1 January, based on a specific zoning model determined by tax authorities; hotel businesses may be subject to the tax depending on their operating model and the type of infrastructure; the tax is paid annually and is due on 15 January of every year (for example, for a fiscal year-end of 31 December 2019, the tax is due by 15 January 2020); Solidarity Tax is independent from the other real estate taxes and is not deductible for income tax purposes; the tax rates are progressive 0.25% to 0.55% Annual Tax on Legal Entities; applies to all business entities and branches that are registered in the Mercantile Registry; amount of tax depends on whether the entity is registered as a taxpayer and on its gross income in its last corporate income tax return if so registered; tax rate is applied to a base salary; base salary is a monetary point of reference updated each year by the Ministry of Finance and is typically used in certain laws as a reference for tax computations (for example, tax penalties); in 2020, the base salary is CRC450,000 (approximately USD783.79); payable by 30 January of each year Entities not registered as taxpayers or inactive 15% Entities with gross income of less than 120 base salaries 25% Entities with gross income between 120 and 279 base salaries 30% Entities with gross income equal to or in

E. Miscellaneous matters

excess of 280 base salaries

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in Costa Rica is the colón (CRC). As of 3 March 2020, the exchange rate of the colón against the US dollar was CRC574.39 = USD1.

50%

No restrictions are imposed on foreign-trade operations or foreign-currency transactions.

Limitations on the deductibility of financial expenses. The Income Tax Law will limit the deductibility of financial expenses from debts with nonbanking entities.

The annual interest deduction cannot exceed a certain percentage (see next paragraph) of the company's earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA). Interest paid on

loans with local financial institutions supervised by the SUGEF or foreign financial institutions supervised in their country are not subject to this limitation. The interest expense that exceeds this threshold will be considered to be non-deductible for income tax purposes and can be taken as a deducible expense in the following tax periods, provided the that interest expenses in each year does not exceed the specified percentage of the company's EBIDTA.

This limitation will apply from the 2021 fiscal year with a 30% percentage for the first two years. The percentage will then be adjusted downward by 2% each year until reaching 20%.

F. Tax treaties

Costa Rica has income tax treaties in effect with Germany, Mexico and Spain.

The following are the withholding tax rates under Costa Rica's tax treaties.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Germany	5/15 (a)	5 (b)	10
Mexico	5/12 (a)	10 (d)	10
Spain	5/12 (a)	5/10 (c)	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions (d)	15	15	25

- (a) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns directly at least 20% of the capital of the entity paying the dividends.
- (b) Interest paid from Germany to the Costa Rican government is exempt from German taxes. Interest paid from Costa Rica under a loan guaranteed by Germany for exportation or foreign direct investment or paid to the German government, the Deutsche Bundesbank, the Kreditanstalt für Wiederaufbau or the Deutsche Investitions-und Entwicklungsgesellschaft is exempt from Costa Rican taxes. Interest can only be taxed in the contracting state of which the recipient is a resident if the interest is paid in connection with any of the following:
 - · The sale of commercial or scientific equipment on credit
 - · The sale of goods by an enterprise to another enterprise on credit
 - A loan of any type made by a bank resident in one of the contracting states
 The 5% rate applies if the term of the loan agreement under which the interest is derived is five years or longer.
- (d) Interest derived from Costa Rica and paid to a resident of Mexico is exempt from withholding tax if the recipient of the interest is the beneficial owner and if one of the following circumstances exists:
 - The beneficial owner is the Mexican state, one of its political subdivisions or one of its local entities, or the Central Bank of Mexico.
 - The interest is paid by the Costa Rican state, one of its political subdivisions or one of its local entities, or the Central Bank of a Costa Rica.
 - The interest is derived from Costa Rica and is paid on a loan with at least a three-year term granted by the Banco Nacional de Comercio Exterior, S.N.C., Nacional Financiera, S.N.C., the Banco Nacional de Obras y Servicios Públicos, S.N.C. or by any other institution agreed upon by the competent authorities.
- (e) For further details, see Section A.

Côte D'Ivoire (Ivory Coast)

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT Abidjan

ΕY 5 Avenue Marchand

B.P. 1222 Abidjan 01 Côte d'Ivoire +225 20-30-60-50 Fax: +225 20-21-12-59

Principal Tax Contact

Eric Nguessan +225 20-30-60-77

> Mobile: +225 08-02-50-38 Email: eric.nguessan@ci.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Eric Nguessan +225 20-30-60-77

> Mobile: +225 08-02-50-38 Email: eric.nguessan@ci.ey.com

Louis-Marc Allali +225 20-33-93-29

> Mobile: +225 09-09-97-30 Email: louis-marc.allali@ci.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

+225 20-30-60-77 Eric Nguessan

> Mobile: +225 08-02-50-38 Email: eric.nguessan@ci.ey.com

Louis-Marc Allali +225 20-33-93-29

> Mobile: +225 09-09-97-30 Email: louis-marc.allali@ci.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Eric Nguessan +225 20-30-60-77

Mobile: +225 08-02-50-38 Email: eric.nguessan@ci.ey.com

Olivier Koukoui +225 20-33-94-31

Email: olivier.koukoui@ci.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Eric Nguessan +225 20-30-60-77

Mobile: +225 08-02-50-38 Email: eric.nguessan@ci.ey.com

Claude-Eliane Ahobaut +225 20-33-93-25

Email: claude-eliane.ahobaut@ci.ey.com

Legal Services

Eric Nguessan +225 20-30-60-77

> Mobile: +225 08-02-50-38 Email: eric.nguessan@ci.ey.com

+225 20-33-95-17 Sockna Diaby

Email: sockna.diaby@ci.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) 25 (a) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) 25 (b)

Branch Tax Rate (%) 25 (a)

Withholding Tax (%)

2/10/15 (c) Dividends 18 (d) Interest

Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	20
Directors' Fees and Nondeductible Expenses	15
Payments for Services	20 (e)
Branch Remittance Tax	7.5 (f)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- (a) For details concerning the minimum tax, see Section B.
- (b) See Section B.
- (c) For details concerning these rates, see Section B.
- (d) The standard rate of interest withholding tax is 18%. Several exceptions to this rate exist. The withholding tax rate ranges from 1% to 16.5%, depending on the maturity of a deposit account. For a current account, the withholding tax rate is reduced to 16.5% for companies and 13.5% for individuals. The withholding tax rate on interest is reduced to 8.25% for companies and to 6.75% for individuals if the interest is paid on loans to holding companies from foreign financial institutions or on loans from shareholders of holding companies to finance the acquisition or subscription of securities.
- (e) This withholding tax applies to payments by resident companies for services rendered by nonresidents who do not maintain a professional office in Côte d'Ivoire. For premiums paid to nonresident reinsurance companies, the rate is 12.5%.
- (f) On one-half of the before-tax profit. See Section B.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are taxed on the territoriality principle. As a result, companies carrying on a trade or business outside Côte d'Ivoire are not taxed in Côte d'Ivoire on the related profits. Resident companies are those registered in Côte d'Ivoire, regardless of the nationality of the shareholders or where they are managed and controlled. Foreign companies with activities in Côte d'Ivoire are subject to corporate tax on local-source profits if they have a permanent establishment in Côte d'Ivoire.

Tax rates. The regular corporate income tax rate is 25%.

The minimum tax is 0.5% of turnover. For oil-producing, electricity and water-producing companies, the rate is reduced to 0.1%. The rate is reduced to 0.15% for banks and financial companies and for insurance companies. The minimum tax may not be less than XOF3 million or more than XOF35 million. New corporations are exempt from the minimum tax for their first fiscal year, and mining companies are exempt from the minimum tax during the exploration phase.

The 2020 Finance Law has suspended the payment of the minimum tax for all taxpayers until 31 December 2020.

Profits realized in Côte d'Ivoire by branches of foreign companies are deemed to be distributed and therefore are subject to a branch withholding tax on one-half of the before-tax profit at a rate of 15% (effective rate of 7.5%).

Corporations may apply for various categories of priority status and corresponding tax exemptions. Priority status varies depending on the nature of the project and the level of investments. Corporate tax reductions and temporary tax exemptions are granted to new industrial businesses for investments in industrial buildings and building sites, land for development, and industrial and agricultural establishments.

Capital gains. Capital gains are taxed at the regular corporate rate. The tax, however, can be deferred if the proceeds are used to acquire new fixed assets in Côte d'Ivoire within three years or in the event of a merger (or other acquisition).

If the business is totally or partially transferred or discontinued, only one-half of the net capital gain is taxed if the event occurs less than five years after the startup or purchase of the business, and only one-third of the gain is taxed if the event occurs five years or more after the business is begun or purchased.

Capital gains derived by holding companies are exempt or are taxed at a rate of 12% if certain conditions are satisfied.

Administration. The financial year is from 1 January to 31 December. Corporate financial statements and corporate results must be filed by the following dates:

- Companies that should have their accounts certified: 30 June of the year following the financial year
- Other companies: 30 May of the year following the financial year

Companies must pay corporate income tax in three equal installments, which are due on 15 April, 15 June and 15 September of the year following the financial year.

The tax center with which taxpayers must file tax returns depends on the company's turnover. The following are the relevant rules:

- Taxpayers with annual turnover below XOF200 million must file with their local tax center.
- Taxpayers with turnover ranging from XOF200 million to XOF3 billion must file with the medium-sized enterprises center (CME).
- Taxpayers with turnover exceeding XOF3 billion must file with the large corporation tax center (DGE).

Companies must use a unified tax form to file their tax return and pay their taxes electronically. This tax return includes in one form all of the taxes to which the company is subject. The deadline to file the unified tax return for companies reporting to the CME or DGE depends on the company's industry. The following are the deadlines:

- Manufacturing, oil and mining companies: 10th day of each month
- Commercial companies: 15th day of each month
- Service companies: 20th day of each month

Late payments are subject to a penalty of 5% for the first month, plus 0.5% for each additional month or part of a month.

Late submissions of financial statements are subject to a penalty of XOF1 million plus XOF100,000 for each month or part of a month of the delay.

If the lateness of a submission exceeds three months, the penalty is XOF2 million plus XOF200,000 for each month or part of a month of the delay.

Late submissions of corporate results are subject to the following penalties:

 XOF3 million plus XOF300,000 for each month or part of a month of the delay, for companies reporting to the DGE

- XOF1 million plus XOF100,000 for each month or part of a month of the delay, for companies reporting to the CME
- XOF500,000 plus XOF50,000 for each additional month or part of a month of delay, for companies reporting to their local tax centers

Dividends. Dividends paid by listed companies out of profits taxed at the 25% corporate tax rate are subject to a 10% withholding tax. A 15% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid by other companies out of profits taxed at the 25% corporate tax rate. A special withholding tax rate of 2% applies to certain types of bonds issued in Côte d'Ivoire.

A parent company may exclude up to 95% of dividends received from a 10%-owned subsidiary (regime of holding companies and subsidiaries). A listed company may exclude 90% of the dividends received, while an unlisted company may exclude 50%.

The amount of withholding tax due is increased by 25% if the beneficiary of the dividends is established in a noncooperative or low-tax jurisdiction.

Foreign tax relief. In general, foreign tax credits are not allowed; income subject to foreign tax that is not exempt from tax in Côte d'Ivoire under the territoriality principle is taxable, net of the foreign tax. However, a tax treaty may provide for a tax credit.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on financial statements prepared according to the Accounting System of the Organization for African Business Law Harmonization. Business expenses are generally deductible unless specifically excluded by law. The following expenses are not deductible:

- Gifts (except those granted to certain associations engaged in social, sporting, scientific or cultural development)
- Most liberalities (payments that do not produce a compensatory benefit, such as excessive remuneration paid to a director)
- · Subsidies
- Corporate tax
- · Penalties

Services fees and royalties paid by Ivorian companies to nonresident parent companies are deductible if the following conditions are satisfied:

- The payer proves that the payments are related to real operations and that the amount of the payments is normal.
- The amount of the payments does not exceed 5% of the turnover and 20% of the overhead of the payer.

If a nonresident is established in a noncooperative or low-tax jurisdiction, the deduction is capped at 50% of the gross amount paid, without prejudice to the double limit mentioned above in the second bullet in the preceding paragraph.

Payments to related resident companies are also subject to the same two conditions mentioned above.

Under certain tax treaties of Côte d'Ivoire, amounts paid to nonresident companies are deductible for tax purposes based on the same conditions as those applicable to payments to resident companies. Even if such treaties apply, the payer must satisfy the two conditions mentioned above in order to deduct the payments.

The deduction of services fees and royalties paid by resident companies to other related resident companies is subject to the second condition mentioned above (5% of the turnover and 20% of the overhead). As a result, the nondiscrimination clause provided for by certain tax treaties does not apply, and services fees and royalties paid by resident companies to related nonresident companies are deductible under the conditions mentioned above.

Inventories. Inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or market value. Cost must be determined on a weighted average cost price method. A first-in, first-out (FIFO) basis is also generally acceptable.

Provisions. In determining accounting profit, companies must establish certain provisions, such as a provision for a risk of loss or for certain expenses. These provisions are normally deductible for tax purposes if they provide for clearly specified losses or expenses that are probably going to occur and if they appear in the financial statements and in a specific statement in the tax return.

Capital allowances. Land and intangible assets, such as goodwill, are not depreciable for tax purposes. Other fixed assets may be depreciated using the straight-line method at the following rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Buildings	5
Light construction	10
Loud machinery	10
Stationary machinery	20
Fixtures	10
Office and home chattels	10
Office equipment	20 to 25
Motor vehicles	33.33
Other specified vehicles and engines	20 to 25
Computers and software	20 to 50

Relief for tax losses. Losses may be carried forward five years. Losses attributable to depreciation may be carried forward indefinitely. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. The law does not contain any provision for the fiscal integration of related companies equivalent to a consolidated filing position. However, a parent-subsidiary tax regime exempts dividends and capital gains from tax under certain conditions.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT), on goods and	
services sold in Côte d'Ivoire	18
Turnover tax (tax on banking operations),	
on interest paid to and services rendered	
by banks and financial companies	10

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Special tax on equipment; based on turnover;	
applicable to all companies	0.1
Business activity tax (patente), based	
on the turnover and the rental value	
of tangible assets	Various
Withholding tax, on amounts invoiced by	
importers, producers and sellers to persons	
subject to commercial or agriculture tax	
(entitles the buyer to a credit against	
withholding tax or VAT payable on its sales)	Various
Registration duty on transfers of	
real property	4
Registration duty of transfers of businesses	10
Special tax on subcontractors of petroleum	
companies; a global tax including payroll taxes	
and withholding tax on dividends; imposed on	
taxable turnover	6
Payroll tax, paid by employers on salaries of	
Employees from Côte d'Ivoire	2.8
Expatriates	12
Social security contributions	
Retirement, on monthly salaries up to	
XOF1,647,315; paid by	
Employer	7.7
Employee	6.3
Family allowances, on monthly salaries	
up to XOF70,000; paid by employer	5.75
Industrial injuries, on monthly salaries	
up to XOF70,000; paid by employer	2 to 5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Exchange control regulations apply to financial transfers outside the franc zone, which is a monetary zone including Comoros, France, Monaco, the member states of the West African Economic and Monetary Union (WAEMU) and the member states of the Economic Community of Central African States.

Transfer pricing. Taxpayers must file annually the following transfer-pricing documentation:

- An annual transfer pricing return reconciling cross-border intragroup transactions
- A Country-by-Country Report, if, among other conditions, the aggregate annual turnover of the taxpayer is XOF491,967,750,000 or more

Thin-capitalization rules. Côte d'Ivoire has the following thincapitalization rules regarding loans by shareholders and related parties to local entities:

- The sums of money made available by all shareholders should not exceed the amount of the share capital.
- The interest paid to the shareholders should not exceed 30% of the profit before corporate income tax and before deduction of such interest, and depreciation and provisions.
- The interest rate should not exceed the rate of the central bank advances, increased by 2 percentage points.

- The loan should be repaid within five years following the granting of the loan. In addition, the local entity should not go into liquidation during this five-year period.
- The share capital of the local entity should be entirely paid up.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Côte d'Ivoire has signed a multilateral tax treaty with the other members of the West African Economic Community (Communauté Economique de l'Afrique de l'Ouest, or CEAO), which are Burkina Faso, Mali, Mauritania, Niger and Senegal.

The country also signed a multilateral tax treaty in the framework of the Common African and Mauritian Organization (Organisation Commune Africaine et Mauricienne, or OCAM). This treaty was also signed by Benin, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Central African Republic, Chad, Congo (Democratic Republic of), Congo (Republic of), Gabon, Madagascar, Mauritius, Niger, Rwanda, Senegal and Togo.

The two international organizations mentioned above have been dissolved.

Côte d'Ivoire has signed a treaty with the member states of the WAEMU. This tax treaty has applied for some tax items since 2009. It is wholly applicable, effective from 1 January 2010. The members of WAEMU are Benin, Burkina Faso, Côte d'Ivoire, Guinea-Bissau, Mali, Niger, Senegal and Togo.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Belgium	15	16	10
Canada	15	15	10
France	15	15	10
Germany	15	15	10
Italy	15	15	10
Morocco	10	10	10
Norway	15	16	10
Portugal	10	10	5
Switzerland	15	15	10
Tunisia	10	10	10
United Kingdom	15	15	10
WAEMU countries	10	15	15
Non-treaty jurisdictions	2/10/15 (a)	18 (b)	20

- (a) See Section B.
- (b) See footnote (d) in Section A.

On 26 February 2016, Côte d'Ivoire signed a tax treaty with Turkey, but this treaty is not yet in force.

On 21 March 2019, Côte d'Ivoire signed a tax treaty with the United Arab Emirates, but this treaty is not yet in force.

Croatia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Zagreb		GMT +1
EY Radnička cesta 50 10000 Zagreb Croatia	+385 (1) 580-0800 Fax: +385 (1) 580-0888	
Principal Tax Contact and Bus	iness Tax Services Leader	
★ Maša Šarić Lenardić	+385 (1) 580-0935 Mobile: +385 (98) 980-6068 Email: masa.saric@hr.ey.com	
Business Tax Advisory		
Marta Glasnović	+385 (1) 580-0923 Mobile: +385 (91) 301-5239 Email: marta.glasnovic@hr.ey.c	com
Tax Policy and Controversy		
Maša Šarić Lenardić	+385 (1) 580-0935 Mobile: +385 (98) 980-6068 Email: masa.saric@hr.ey.com	
Global Compliance and Report	ting	
Sanja Stambolija Andrić	+385 (1) 580-0901 Mobile: +385 (91) 301-5275 Email: sanja.stambolija-andric@	@hr.ey.com
People Advisory Services		
Marta Glasnović	+385 (1) 580-0923 Mobile: +385 (91) 301-5239 Email: marta.glasnovic@hr.ey.c	com
Legal Services Maša Šarić Lenardić	+385 (1) 580-0935 Mobile: +385 (98) 980-6068 Email: masa.saric@hr.ey.com	
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax Rate		12/18 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%))	12/18 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%) Withholding Tax (%)		12/18 (a)
Dividends		12
Interest		15
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc. Fees for Market Research, Tax Advice,		15
Business Advice and Au		15
Foreign Performance Fees		10
and Sportspersons) Paid B with a Foreign Person Tha All Types of Payments Sub	ased on a Contract t Is Not a Natural Person	15
That Are Made to Residen		20 (1)
Jurisdictions on the Europ Branch Remittance Tax	ean Union (EU) List	20 (b) 0
Net Operating Losses (Year	rs)	U
Carryback	~/	0
Carryforward		5

- (a) See Section B.
- (b) These are blacklisted countries with which Croatia does not have a double tax treaty in place. The blacklisted countries are currently American Samoa, Fiji, Guam, Oman, Samoa, Trinidad and Tobago, the United States Virgin Islands and Vanuatu.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are subject to tax on their worldwide income. A company is resident in Croatia if its legal seat or its place of management and supervision is located in Croatia. Branches of foreign companies are subject to tax only on their profits derived from Croatia. Investment funds without legal personalities established and operating in accordance with the law for investment funds are not corporate income taxpayers.

Tax rates. The standard rate of corporate income tax is 18%. A lower corporate income tax rate of 12% applies to taxpayers that realized revenue of less than HRK7,500,000 in the respective tax period.

Tax incentives. Tax exemptions and other tax reliefs are available in accordance with the Croatian Corporate Income Tax Act and special legislation regulating incentives. For example, the Investment Promotion Act provides incentives for investments in new business activities and new workplaces.

Capital gains and losses. Capital gains and losses from the sale of assets are considered regular taxable income and tax-deductible expenses, respectively. No separate capital gains tax applies; capital gains are subject to the regular corporate income tax rates of 18% or 12%. Specific rules apply to unrealized gains and losses on certain types of assets. Depending on the type of asset, such gains or losses may be not taxable or not tax deductible, and may be recognized for tax purposes in the period of the realization of the asset.

Administration. The regular tax year is the calendar year, but a company may apply for a different tax year.

Annual tax returns must be filed by the end of the fourth month following the tax year. However, in the case of the winding up of a company by applying shortened procedure, the tax period is aligned with such shortened procedure. The corporate income tax return submission deadline for bankruptcy is shortened to 30 days from the date of the opening of bankruptcy proceedings. The final corporate income tax return submission deadline for winding-up liquidation or other proceedings in accordance with special regulations is eight days from the date when the tax period ends.

Companies must make monthly advance payments of tax. In principle, each monthly advance payment is equal to 1/12 of the tax due for the preceding year. The balance of tax due must be paid by the end of the fourth month following the tax year. If the total of the advance payments exceeds the tax due for the year, the company may claim a refund.

Dividends. Dividends paid to foreign shareholders are taxable at a rate of 12%.

Foreign tax relief. A foreign tax credit is available to resident companies for foreign tax paid on income earned directly or through permanent establishments abroad. The amount of the credit is the lower of the Croatian corporate tax payable on the foreign income and the foreign tax paid.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The corporate income tax base is determined in accordance with the accounting regulations (Croatian Financial Reporting Standards [CFRS]/International Financial Reporting Standards [IFRS]), adjusted for certain items that increase or decrease the tax base.

The following items decrease the tax base:

- Revenues from dividends and profit shares under certain conditions
- Unrealized profits from value adjustments of shares if they were previously taxed
- Revenues from collected written-off receivables that were taxed in previous periods
- Depreciation expenses carried forward from previous periods
- Tax incentives in accordance with special laws
- Expenses from previous tax periods that were previously taxed (that is, expenses that had been nondeductible)

The following items increase the tax base:

- Depreciation expenses exceeding the maximum allowable amounts and rates (excess may be carried forward).
- Penalty interest paid between related parties.
- Privileges and other benefits granted to individuals and legal persons to execute certain actions in favor of the company.
- Nondeductible interest on loans between related parties.
- The costs of forced collection of tax and other levies.
- Unrealized losses from value adjustments of shares, if these were included in the expenses.
- Unrealized losses from value adjustments of depreciable assets except in the case of extraordinary damages.
- Fifty percent of entertainment expenses resulting from a business relationship with a business partner, including related valueadded tax (VAT). These expenses include the following:
 - Gifts, regardless of whether they include the mark of the company or product
 - The cost of holidays, sports, recreation and leisure
 - Rental of airplanes, automobiles, vacation homes and vessels
- Fines imposed by competent bodies.
- Fifty percent of expenses, including related VAT but not including insurance and interest costs, incurred with respect to owned or rented motor vehicles or other means of personal transportation (for example, personal car, vessel, helicopter and airplane) used by managerial, supervisory and other employees, if the personal use of the means of personal transportation is not taxed as a benefit in kind.
- Inventory shortages above the amount prescribed by the Croatian Chamber of Economy, if the shortages are not subject to personal income tax.
- Donations in cash or in kind exceeding 2% of the preceding year's revenue. The limitation does not apply to donations made

in accordance with the competent ministry's decisions on special programs and actions undertaken outside the regular business activities of the beneficiary. The donations also include financing of health care expenses (surgery, and purchases of medicines or orthopedic devices) for individuals who are not covered by primary, additional or private health insurance. The donations can also include donations of food producers or traders that donate food for social, humanitarian and other helpful purposes or that donate food to people hit by natural disasters. The food donations must be in line with special provisions of the Ministry of Agriculture.

- Expenses identified in the course of a tax audit, including VAT personal income tax, city tax and obligatory contributions incurred with respect to hidden profit payments, including payments of private costs of shareholders, company members and individuals and persons related to these individuals.
- Other expenses not incurred for the purpose of earning profit.

The expenses mentioned above, except privileges and other benefits granted to individuals and legal persons to execute certain actions in favor of the company and expenses identified in a tax audit, do not increase the tax base if they are subject to personal income tax.

Legislation that entered into force from 2017 introduced the possibility of determining the tax base based on the cash principle for taxpayers that realized revenue of less than HRK7,500,000 in the preceding tax period. The Corporate Income Tax Act provides detailed rules for determining such tax base. Corporate income taxpayers that are also VAT taxpayers may also determine the tax base based on the cash principle if they have, based on VAT rules, already chosen to pay VAT based on realized income.

Inventories. Inventories are valued in accordance with CFRS or International Accounting Standards (IAS)/IFRS. In general, inventories are valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Costs include all acquisition costs, conversion costs and other costs incurred in bringing inventories to their current location and condition. In general, the cost of inventories must be determined using the first-in, first-out (FIFO) or weighted average method.

Losses from value adjustments of inventories are recognized as tax-deductible expenses at the time of disposal of the inventories.

Specific rules deal with allowable limits of inventory shortages.

Provisions. The following provisions are deductible for tax purposes:

- Provisions for severance payments to be paid in the following year according to the prepared restructuring plan
- Provisions for costs of renewing natural resources
- Provisions for costs incurred during guarantee periods
- Provisions for costs related to court disputes that have already been initiated against the taxpayer (excluding interest)
- Provisions for the risk of potential loss in banks, up to the amount prescribed by the Croatian special regulations
- Provisions in insurance companies, up to the obligatory amount prescribed by the law governing the insurance
- Provisions for the unused vacation in accordance with accounting principles

Trade receivables. Value adjustments of trade receivables are deductible if the receivables are overdue for more than 60 days as of the end of the tax year and if they are not collected by the 15th day before the filing of the tax return. However, if a tax-payer does not take measures for debt collection (for example, sue the debtor) before the receivables are barred by the statute of limitations, the receivables treated as deductible for tax purposes in prior years must be included in taxable income. In addition, value adjustments are deductible for tax purposes in the following circumstances:

- The receivables do not exceed HRK5,000 (approximately EUR656) per debtor (corporate income taxpayers, subject to specific provisions in case of bankruptcy, arbitrage and mediation) or HRK2,000 (approximately EUR262) per unrelated individual if the total receivables per individual do not exceed this amount on the last day of the tax period and if the receivable is written off by 31 December 2013.
- The receivables do not exceed HRK200 (approximately EUR26) per unrelated individuals or craftsmen (and/or individuals engaged in similar business activities) if the total receivables per individual do not exceed this amount on the last day of the tax period and do not derive such business activities.
- The company is suing the debtor or a foreclosure is being conducted.
- The receivables are reported in a bankruptcy proceeding of the debtor.
- The debt has been settled in the pre-bankruptcy or bankruptcy proceedings of the debtor.
- The taxpayer proves that costs of initiating certain collection procedures exceed receivables or the taxpayer proves it used the duty of care to initiate collection of the debt (which ultimately could not be collected).
- The debt is written off based on special provisions related to the consumer's bankruptcy.

The write-off of receivables confirmed in the settlement procedure (based on the Act on Compulsory Administration Procedure in Companies of Systemic Importance for the Republic of Croatia [Lex Agrokor]) should be treated as tax-deductible expense (applicable for 2018 and future corporate income tax returns).

Credit institutions may treat as tax deductible the write-off of receivables from unrelated individuals and legal entities that are related to housing provisions and entrepreneurial loans, respectively. This is possible if it can be determined that the write-off is done with the goal of protecting the basic life needs of the individual (for example, prevention of foreclosure on the only real estate in which the loan recipient lives) or not jeopardizing investment developments and entrepreneurial activities of legal entities.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation is calculated by using the straight-line method. The following are the maximum annual depreciation rates prescribed by the Corporate Income Tax Act.

Asset	Rate (%)
Buildings and ships over 1,000 gross	
registered tons	10
Primary herd and personal cars	40

Asset	Rate (%)
Intangible assets, equipment, vehicles	50
(except personal cars), and machinery Computers, computer hardware and	50
software, mobile telephones and	
computer network accessories	100
Other assets	20

The deduction for tax depreciation cannot exceed the expense for accounting depreciation. If maximum allowable tax depreciation exceeds accounting depreciation, the accounting depreciation prevails for tax purposes. If accounting depreciation exceeds maximum allowable tax depreciation, the excess may be deducted in future periods.

Depreciation expenses for personal cars and other vehicles used for personal transportation are deductible up to the amount calculated on the purchase cost of HRK400,000 (approximately EUR52,452) per vehicle. The limitation does not apply to vehicles used exclusively for rental or transportation activities.

Depreciation of assets that are not used in the performance of ordinary business activities is not deductible for tax purposes.

If the accounting records of a taxpayer include vessels, airplanes, apartments or resort houses and if the taxpayer uses these assets in its regular business activities, the depreciation of such assets may be claimed as deductible expenses for tax purposes if the following conditions are met:

- The taxpayer is registered for the activity of renting such assets.
- The revenue realized from the use of the vessels and airplanes is at least 7% of the purchased value of the vessels or airplanes.
- The revenue from the use of apartments and resort houses is at least 5% of the purchase value of the apartments or resort houses.

Relief for losses. Tax losses may be carried forward for five years, but they may not be carried back.

The legal successor may lose the right to a loss carryforward after a legal change (business combination) and/or change in ownership of the company of more than 50% if one of the following circumstances exists:

- The taxpayer did not perform its business activity for the two tax periods before the occurrence of the legal change and/or change in ownership.
- Within two tax periods after the occurrence of the legal change and/or change in ownership, the business activity of the taxpayer substantially changes.

Groups of companies. Croatia does not allow consolidated returns or provide any other tax relief for groups of companies. Each company within a group is taxed separately.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax	5/13/25
Real estate tax, on the value determined	
by the tax authorities	3

Rate (%)
16.5
20
24
36
0 to 18

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Croatian currency is the kuna (HRK).

The Croatian National Bank is responsible for foreign-exchange regulations.

The Foreign Exchange Act generally imposes restrictions on payments abroad that do not have a legal basis. No restrictions are imposed on transfers of paid-in share capital, dividends, profits, interest, royalties, fees for know-how and similar payments.

Under the Foreign Exchange Act, Croatian resident companies may acquire foreign securities, provide long-term and short-term loans to nonresident companies, acquire real estate abroad and engage in certain other specified transactions. Such transactions are allowed if they are reported to the Croatian National Bank.

Natural persons may make direct investments abroad, acquire foreign securities, provide long-term loans to nonresidents, acquire real estate abroad and provide short-term loans to nonresidents who are related parties (family members).

Transfer pricing. Croatia has transfer-pricing rules that apply to transactions between Croatian residents and nonresidents. Under these rules, the tax authorities may adjust the taxable income of Croatian taxpayers derived from transactions with foreign related companies if they deem the prices and agreed conditions to be different than arm's-length prices and conditions. In such circumstances, taxable income is increased (or expenses decreased) by the difference between prices stated in the financial statements and arm's-length prices. These rules also apply to transactions between two Croatian residents if one of the related parties has special tax status (pays corporate income tax at reduced rates) or has a tax-loss carryforward.

A company may apply one of the following methods for establishing an arm's-length price:

- Comparable uncontrolled price method
- Resale price method
- Cost-plus method
- Profit-split method
- · Transactional net margin method

Under the Croatian excessive interest rate rule, the deduction of interest on a loan received by a Croatian taxpayer from a related party is limited to a maximum deductible interest rate published by the Croatian Minister of Finance before the beginning of the

relevant tax year (4.55% per year for 2018 and 3.96% per year for 2019).

The abovementioned interest rate is calculated as the average of the interest rates on the outstanding balances of loans that are granted for a period longer than one year to nonfinancial companies and that are published by the Croatian National Bank in the current calendar year.

Instead of the rate prescribed by the Minister of Finance, taxpayers can apply the abovementioned transfer pricing methods for establishing an arm's-length interest rate, subject to the condition that such method apply to all agreements.

Taxpayers can enter into an agreement in the area of transfer pricing and contractual relations between related companies with the Croatian tax authorities and tax authorities in other jurisdictions if applicable (resident jurisdictions of related companies or permanent establishments through which the business activities are carried out). Advance pricing agreements (APAs) enable parties to determine a set of criteria for determining transfer prices (for example, methods, adjustments and key assumptions) before beginning related-party transactions during a tax period.

Debt-to-equity ratios. Under thin-capitalization rules, interest on loans received from foreign shareholders owning 25% or more of the shares, capital or voting rights of the borrower, on loans guaranteed by such shareholders or on loans received from related parties, is not deductible if the loan balance exceeds four times the shareholders' share in the equity of the borrower.

Prepayments of dividends. If the dividends or profit shares are prepaid to an individual during a tax year and if the realized profit at the end of a tax year is insufficient to cover such prepayment, the prepayment is considered to be income subject to personal income tax. The taxpayer must maintain documentary evidence of dividend prepayments and submit it with the tax return.

Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive. The Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive contains rules regarding interest deductibility, controlled foreign companies (CFCs), hybrid mismatches and exit taxation.

Under the interest deductibility rule, to calculate the tax-deductible expense, the taxpayer may determine the exceeding borrowing costs incurred in the tax period to be up to 30% of earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) or EUR3 million, whichever is higher. The exceeding borrowing costs are considered to be costs exceeding the taxable interest income or other economically equivalent taxable income. The amount of nondeductible exceeding costs is reduced for the amounts for which the tax base is increased under Article 8 (thincapitalization rules) and Article 14 (interest on loans between related parties) of the Corporate Income Tax Act.

Under the CFC rule, a CFC of a taxpayer is an entity that exists in any organizational legal form or as a permanent establishment located in another country whose income is not liable to tax or is non-taxable in that country if both of the following conditions are met:

- The taxpayer alone or together with the related parties participates directly or indirectly with more than 50% of the voting rights, is the direct or indirect owner of more than 50% of the capital or realizes the right to receive more than 50% of the profit of the entity.
- The actual profit tax that the company or a permanent establishment paid abroad in another EU state is less than the difference between the income tax that would be charged to company or the permanent establishment in Croatia and the actual profit tax paid by the company or permanent establishment.

If the entity or the permanent establishment is considered a CFC, the Croatian taxpayer is required to include the following CFC income in its tax base:

- · Interest or other financial asset income
- License fees or other income from intellectual property
- Dividends, shares in profits and revenues from the disposal of shares
- · Financial leasing income
- Income from insurance, banking and other financial activities
- Income derived from goods and services purchased from related parties and sold to related parties, with little or no added economic value

Hybrid entities are entities that have a difference in legal definition and are not considered taxpayers in one tax jurisdiction, while the same entities are considered taxpayers in another tax jurisdiction. Payments between such entities may lead to recognition of double deduction or deduction without inclusion, leading to an erosion of the tax base. A hybrid mismatch arises between related parties, between the taxpayer and an affiliate, between the head office and a permanent establishment, between two or more permanent establishments of the same entity or under a structured arrangement.

Regarding exit taxation, the capital gain is taxed at the moment of the transfer of assets from headquarters to a permanent establishment or vice versa, transfer of residence or transfer of activities, whereby the legal taxation of those assets in Croatia ceases. However, the transfer of assets, including cash, between the parent company and the subsidiary is not taxed. Also, exit taxation does not apply if any of the following circumstances exist:

- The assets are temporarily transferred and are designated to be returned to the transferor's member state.
- The transfer is carried out to meet prudential capital requirements for liquidity management purposes.
- The transfer of the asset is related to financing of securities or an asset is given as a guarantee.

F. Tax treaties

Croatia has entered into double tax treaties on avoidance of double taxation with many jurisdictions (see the withholding rate table below).

Croatia has signed a tax treaty with Egypt, but this treaty is not yet effective.

Croatia has adopted the double tax treaties entered into by the former Yugoslavia with Finland, Norway and Sweden.

The withholding tax rates for payments by Croatian companies under Croatia's double tax treaties and under the former Yugoslavia's double tax treaties adopted by Croatia are listed in the table below.

Croatia became a member of the EU on 1 July 2013. As of that date, provisions of the Interest and Royalty Directive and Parent-Subsidiary Directive adopted by Croatian corporate income tax legislation became applicable to payments to recipients within the EU.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	10	10	10
Armenia	0/10 (a)	10	5
Austria	0/15 (b)	5	0
Azerbaijan	5/10 (x)	10	10
Belarus	5/15 (c)	10	10
Belgium	5/15 (d)	10	0
Bosnia and Herzegovina	5/10 (e)	10	10
Bulgaria	5	5	0
Canada	5/15 (f)	10	10
Chile	5/15 (g)	5/15	5/10
China Mainland	5	10	10
Czech Republic	5	0	10
Denmark	5/10 (h)	5	10
Estonia	5/15 (i)	10	10
Finland	5/15 (c)	0	10
France	0/15 (j)	0	0
Georgia	5	5	5
Germany	5/15 (k)	0	0
Greece	5/10 (1)	10	10
Hungary	5/10 (l)	0	0
Iceland	5/10 (m)	10	10
India	5/15 (i)	10	10
Indonesia	10	10	10
Iran	5/10 (1)	5	5
Ireland	5/10 (n)	0	10
Israel	5/10/15 (o)	5/10	5
Italy	15	10	5
Jordan	5/10 (p)	10	10
Korea (South)	5/10 (1)	5	0
Kosovo	5/10 (b)	5	5
Kuwait	0	0	10
Latvia	5/10 (1)	10	10
Lithuania	5/15 (q)	10	10
Luxembourg	5/15 (d)	10	5
Malaysia	5/10 (r)	10	10
Malta	5 (s)	0	0
Mauritius	0	0	0
Moldova	5/10 (1)	5	10
Morocco	8/10 (w)	10	10
Netherlands	0/15 (b)	0	0
North Macedonia	5/15 (c)	10	10
Norway	15	0	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Oman	0	5	10
Poland	5/15 (c)	10	10
Portugal	5/10 (m)	10	10
Qatar	0 `	0	10
Romania	5	10	10
Russian Federation	5/10 (y)	10	10
San Marino	5/10 (1)	10	5
Slovak Republic	5/10 (1)	10	10
Slovenia	5	5	5
South Africa	5/10 (1)	0	5
Spain	0/15(t)	0	0
Sweden	5/15 (u)	0	0
Switzerland	5/15 (c)	5	0
Syria	5/10 (m)	10	12
Turkey	10	10	10
Turkmenistan	10	10	10
Ukraine	5/10 (1)	10	10
United Arab Emirates	5	5	5
United Kingdom	5/15/10 (z)	5	5
Yugoslavia (v)	5/10 (1)	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	12	15	15

- (a) The 0% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that directly or indirectly holds at least 25% of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (b) The 0% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that directly holds at least 10% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (c) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds directly at least 25% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (d) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds directly or indirectly at least 10% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (e) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds directly at least 25% of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (f) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that directly or indirectly controls at least 10% of the voting power of the payer, or holds directly at least 25% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to dividends paid by investment corporations that are resident in Canada but are owned by nonresidents and in all other cases.
- (g) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds directly at least 20% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (h) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds directly at least 25% of the payer or if the recipient (beneficial owner) is a pension fund or similar institution that provides insurance services or pension benefits. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (i) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds directly at least 10% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (j) The 0% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that directly or indirectly holds at least 10% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (k) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds directly at least 10% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (1) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds directly at least 25% of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (m) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds directly at least 10% of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (n) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that directly controls at least 10% of the voting power of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (o) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds directly at least 25% of the payer. The 10% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds directly at least 10% of the payer and if the entity is a resident of Israel. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.

- (p) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds at least 25% of the payer and if this ownership is not achieved for the purposes of exploiting these provisions. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (q) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds directly at least 10% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (r) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds directly at least 10% of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (s) The 5% rate applies if the dividends are paid by a Croatian resident to a Maltese resident (beneficial owner). If dividends are paid by a Maltese resident to a Croatian resident (beneficial owner), the applicable rate is the rate used to tax the profits out of which the dividends are paid.
- (t) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is an entity that holds directly at least 25% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (u) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is an entity that directly holds at least 25% of the voting power of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (v) This treaty applies to Montenegro and Serbia.(w) The 8% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds
- directly at least 25% of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.

 (x) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds directly at least 25% of the payer and its respective share in capital amounts
- to at least EUR150,000. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.

 (y) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that holds directly at least 25% of the payer and its respective share in capital amounts to at least USD100,000. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (z) The 5% rate applies if the recipient (beneficial owner) is an entity that controls directly or indirectly at least 25% of the payer. The 15% rate applies if the dividends are paid out of income (including gains) derived directly or indirectly from immovable property by an investment vehicle that distributes most of this income annually and if this income is exempt from tax. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.

Curação

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Willemstad GMT -4

EY +599 (9) 430-5000 Mail address: Fax: +599 (9) 465-6770

P.O. Box 3626

Curaçao, Dutch Caribbean

Street address:

Zeelandia Office Park

Kaya W.F.G. (Jombi) Mensing 16 Curaçao, Dutch Caribbean

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Bryan D. Irausquin +599 (9) 430-5075 Mobile: +599 (9) 660-0707

Email: bryan.irausquin@an.ey.com Fong-Mang Cheong +599 (9) 430-5071

Mobile: +599 (9) 525-2920

Email: fong-mang.cheong@an.ey.com

Zahayra S.E. de Lain +599 (9) 430-5080

Mobile: +599 (9) 510-0892 Email: zahayra.de-lain@an.ey.com

Terrence Melendez +599 (9) 430-5023 Mobile: +599 (9) 672-3376

Email: terrence.melendez@an.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Bryan D. Irausquin +599 (9) 430-5075 Mobile: +599 (9) 660-0707

Email: bryan.irausquin@an.ey.com

Fong-Mang Cheong +599 (9) 430-5071 Mobile: +599 (9) 525-2920

Email: fong-mang.cheong@an.ey.com

Zahayra S.E. de Lain +599 (9) 430-5080

Mobile: +599 (9) 510-0892 Email: zahayra.de-lain@an.ey.com

Clarion C. Taylor +599 (9) 430-5077

Mobile: +599 (9) 520-8428 Email: clarion.taylor@an.ey.com

Terrence Melendez +599 (9) 430-5023

Mobile: +599 (9) 672-3376

Email: terrence.melendez@an.ey.com

Kimberly N. Schreuders +597 749-9460

Mobile: +597 710-0966

Email: kimberly.schreuders@an.ey.com

Suhena Z. Neuman +599 (9) 430-5059

Mobile: +599 (9) 529-9803 Email: suhena.neuman@an.ey.com

Rose Boevé +599 (9) 430-5076

Mobile: +599 (9) 690-2016 Email: rose.boeve@an.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Bryan D. Irausquin +599 (9) 430-5075 Mobile: +599 (9) 660-0707

Email: bryan.irausquin@an.ey.com

Clarion C. Taylor	+599 (9) 430-5077
•	Mobile: +599 (9) 520-8428
	Email: clarion.tavlor@an.ev.com

On 10 October 2010, the country Netherlands Antilles, which consisted of five island territories in the Caribbean Sea (Bonaire, Curaçao, Saba, Sint Eustatius and Sint Maarten), was dissolved. On dissolution of the Netherlands Antilles, the islands of Bonaire, Sint Eustatius and Saba (BESISIANDS) became part of the Netherlands as extraordinary overseas municipalities. Curaçao and Sint Maarten have both become autonomous countries within the Kingdom of the Netherlands. The former Netherlands Antilles tax laws remain applicable to Curaçao, with the understanding that references in the laws to "the Netherlands Antilles" should now read "Curaçao." The following chapter provides information on taxation in Curaçao only. Chapters on BES-Islands and Sint Maarten appear in this guide.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	22
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	22
Branch Tax Rate (%)	22
Withholding Tax (%)	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	10*

^{*} Losses incurred by certain companies during their first four years of business may be carried forward indefinitely. Losses incurred during the first six years by an entity that has the objective of engaging in business in the shipping or aviation industry may be carried forward indefinitely.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporate income tax is levied on resident and nonresident entities. Resident entities are those incorporated under former Netherlands Antilles or current Curaçao laws, even if their management is located abroad, as well as entities incorporated under foreign law, but effectively managed in Curaçao.

For resident entities, corporate income tax is, in principle, levied on the aggregate amount of net profits earned from a domestic enterprise during the entity's accounting period. Income that is considered to be derived from foreign entrepreneurial activity is excluded from the taxable base. Nonresident entities are subject to tax on specific Curaçao income items, such as profits earned through a permanent establishment and income related to real estate property in Curaçao, including interest derived from a mortgage on such real estate property.

Tax rates. Resident and nonresident entities, including branches of foreign companies, are taxed at a standard rate of 22%. However, different rates may apply with respect to the innovation box, tax holiday, Curaçao Investment Companies (CICs) and the regime for designated activities.

Withholding taxes are not imposed on remittances of profits by branches to their foreign head offices.

Tax incentives. Reduced tax rates and other tax incentives (tax holidays) are available to new business enterprises that engage in certain activities, including tourism, land development, retail and wholesale.

The G20 and the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) finalized work on the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Project and published their report in October 2015. Based on a 15-point action plan issued in July 2013, the project has created uncertainty in the global tax land-scape as many countries have begun to make BEPS-driven changes to their tax laws and administrative practices. Changes in legislation and policy both locally and internationally due to BEPS have impacted, among others, the export facility, tax-exempt status and the e-zone facility, which are discussed below.

E-zone companies. Incentives are available under the E-zone legislation. These incentives replaced the incentives that were previously available under the free-zone legislation. The E-zone legislation offers tax incentives to trading companies that are located in a designated economic zone. In principle, the activities of these companies must be focused on the following limited activities:

- Delivery of goods stored, processed, altered, assembled or displayed
- Repair and/or maintenance of goods or machines in the E-zone from foreign companies
- Repair and/or maintenance of goods or machines abroad with goods stored in the E-zone
- Packing and storage services possible under the regime

No turnover tax or import duties are imposed on the above deliveries and services. Profits derived by E-zone companies from sales of goods to companies or individuals located in Curaçao may not exceed 25% of the total annual turnover. Until 2020, the profit tax rate for E-zone companies was 2% (substance requirements applied). However, as of 1 January 2020, the 2% profit tax rate for E-zone companies is abolished. There is a transitional arrangement for existing E-zone companies. For companies subject to the E-zone regime on 31 December 2019, the application of the wording of the National Ordinance on Economic Zones valid as of 31 December 2019 is guaranteed up to and including 31 December 2022. As of 1 January 2023, all E-zone companies will be subject to the regular profit tax rate regime. In principle, tax losses may be carried forward to offset taxable profits in the following 10 years.

Reduced profit tax rate for designated activities. Income from the following activities may be subject to the reduced profit tax rate of 3% (substance requirements apply):

- The building or improvement of aircraft and vessels as well as the maintenance and repair of aircraft and vessels with a length of at least 10 meters and machinery and other materials used onboard these vessels and aircraft
- Support services, such as administrative service, back-office services, and call or data centers, if these activities are rendered to an enterprise with a turnover of at least ANG50 million (USD28 million)
- Warehousing and ancillary logistic services performed for third parties
- Fund management and fund administration services in Curação provided to unaffiliated investment funds and the managers of such investment funds

Companies that conduct activities under the new reduced profit tax regime of 3% must have real presence (substance) in Curacao and must perform their core income-generating activities in Curação.

Curação Investment Companies. As of 1 July 2018, CICs became subject to Curação profit tax. They were previously exempt from Curação profit tax. Private and public limited liability companies incorporated under former Netherlands Antilles or current Curação laws may qualify as CICs. CICs are allowed to entirely or almost entirely (more than 90%) engage in the extending of loans, investing in securities and deposits, and developing and exploiting of intellectual and industrial property rights and similar property or user rights. The exploitation of intellectual property rights can in principle only benefit from the CIC regime to the extent that it concerns "qualifying intellectual property" and to the extent that the intellectual property was developed by the taxpayer in Curacao or on behalf and for the account of the taxpayer in Curação (nexus approach). To qualify as a CIC, a company must submit a written request to the Tax Inspector, and certain conditions must be satisfied. In addition, the company should have real presence (substance) in Curação. CICs are not eligible for benefits under the bilateral regulation for the avoidance of double taxation between the Netherlands and Curação, the Tax Regulation for the Kingdom of the Netherlands or any other double tax treaty of the former Netherlands Antilles or Curação. However, exchange-of-information provisions in the tax regulation, tax treaties and tax information exchange agreements apply to CICs. If a CIC loses its status, it is treated as a regularly taxed company and it receives a tax-free step-up.

Taxed private foundations and trusts. The 2011 tax reform of the Curação corporate income tax legislation introduced the option for private foundations and trusts to be subject to a reduced effective corporate income tax rate of 10%. In principle, Curação private foundations and trusts are subject to a 0% corporate income tax rate if they do not conduct an enterprise. After the option is exercised, the reduced effective rate of 10% applies for a period of at least three full fiscal years. After this three-year period, the private foundation can request to discontinue being subject to the reduced effective rate of 10%.

Transparent companies. Curação public limited liability companies or private limited liability companies can opt for fiscal transparency for Curação corporate income tax and individual income tax purposes. To qualify as a transparent company, a written request must be filed and certain conditions must be satisfied. If fiscal transparency is elected, the limited liability company is treated for tax purposes as a partnership; that is, only the partners can be taxed in Curação on Curação sources of income. If a transparent company loses its transparent status, it is treated as a regularly taxed company that is subject to tax. In addition, as of January 2015, rules were introduced regarding the valuation of assets and liabilities of a company that acquires or loses tax transparent status.

Ruling policy. Curação has an extensive advance tax ruling practice. These rulings include the following:

• Cost-plus (informal capital) rulings for intercompany activities

- Minimum gross margin rulings for finance activities
- Royalties and dividends (holding activities) rulings

These rulings are usually valid for a three-year period, with the option for extension every three years.

Other incentives. Curação also offers other incentives for specific activities, such as the international use of aircraft and ships and the insurance of risks outside Curação.

Capital gains. Under the current corporate income tax rules, in general, no distinction is made between the taxation of capital gains and the taxation of other income. All income is taxed at the applicable corporate tax rate (22%). Taxation of capital gains on qualifying share interests (participation exemption) is discussed in Section C.

Administration. The standard tax year is the calendar year. However, on request and under certain conditions, a company may use a different financial accounting year as its tax year.

Companies must file a provisional tax return within three months after the end of the financial year. In principle, this return must show a taxable profit that is at least equal to the taxable profit shown on the most recently filed final tax return. Any tax due must be paid at the time of filing of the provisional tax return. An extension of time to file the provisional return and pay the tax is not granted. On request of the company, the Tax Inspector may consent to the reporting of a lower taxable profit than the taxable profit shown on the most recently filed final tax return.

The final tax return must be filed within six months after the end of the financial year. Any difference between the tax due based on the provisional return and the tax due based on the final return must be settled at the time of the filing of the final return. An extension for filing the final tax return on a later date can be obtained.

To ensure compliance with the rules described above, penalties may be imposed. The tax authorities may impose arbitrary assessments if the taxpayer fails to file a tax return. Additional assessments, including a penalty, may be imposed if insufficient tax is levied. A penalty of up to 100% of the additional tax due may be imposed. Depending on the degree of fault, this penalty may vary from 25% to 100%.

Taxpayers that do not meet the requirement of regular accounting or regular annual closing are considered to have derived all their income from a domestic enterprise and as a result are subject to profit tax at a rate of 22% on all of their income.

Dividends. Curação does not levy dividend withholding tax on dividend distributions.

Withholding taxes. Curação does not levy withholding taxes on dividends, interest or royalties.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Taxable profit must be calculated in accordance with "sound business practices."

Curação has a territorial profit tax regime. Income from foreign enterprises is excluded from the taxable base. To determine whether the income is generated through domestic or foreign enterprises, the income (except for financial or insurance companies) is allocated based on the relation between the local direct costs vs. the total direct costs of the company but excluding the costs of material.

Passive income, which is income not generated through an enterprise, is considered income from a domestic enterprise. This may include interest, rental income and portfolio dividend income. Royalty income is always considered passive income (however, under stringent conditions, such income may be subject to a profit tax rate of 0% in Curação). Foreign financing and insurance income are considered foreign income (excluded from the taxable base) to the extent that the activities of the company constitute an active business activity.

Taxpayers deriving income that is not generated from a domestic enterprise must have real presence in Curaçao. Their presence should also arise to the level of a permanent establishment if the activities had been conducted by a foreign enterprise. Failure to meet these substance requirements can result in penalties ranging from ANG50,000 to ANG500,000.

All expenses incurred with respect to conducting a domestic enterprise are, in principle, deductible. However, if expenses exceed normal arm's-length charges and are incurred directly or indirectly for the benefit of shareholders or related companies, the excess is considered to be a nondeductible profit distribution (dividend). In addition, certain expenses, such as fines, penalties and expenses incurred with respect to crimes, are not deductible. The costs of representation, including receptions, festive meetings and entertainment, excursions, and study trips (including the related costs of travel and accommodation), are no longer deductible. Only 80% of expenses incurred on food, beverages and goodies (for example, tobacco) is deductible. Costs of donations, promotional gifts, courses, conferences, seminars and symposiums are 100% deductible. However, travel expenses related to these items are 80% deductible.

In principle, interest expenses of domestic enterprises are deductible for tax purposes if the interest rate is determined on an arm's-length basis. However, certain restrictions apply to the deduction of interest on loans connected to certain tax-driven transactions and intragroup reorganizations. Under thin-capitalization rules, the deductibility of interest accrued or paid directly or indirectly to an affiliated TEC may be restricted. As of 1 January 2015, the thin-capitalization rules were extended to loans received from nonresident TECs belonging to the same "concern" ("concern" is specifically defined in the tax law).

Participation exemption. In principle, a 100% participation exemption applies for all qualifying share interests held by Curaçao corporate taxpayers.

In general, a shareholding qualifies for the participation exemption if it represents at least 5% of the share capital or voting power in a company or if the amount paid for the shareholding amounts

to at least USD500,000. In addition, any member of a cooperative association can apply for the participation exemption. Effective from 1 January 2015, the participation exemption was extended to participations in mutual funds that are considered to be special-purpose capital and to participations in nonresident mutual funds that are subject to profit tax in their country of residency.

For dividend income, additional requirements are imposed for a participation to be considered a qualifying participation. To apply the 100% exemption on dividends, either of the following conditions must be met:

- The qualifying participation is subject to a (nominal) profit tax rate of 10% (subject-to-tax clause).
- Dividends, interest or royalties received from sources other than the business of the participation do not account for 50% or more of the gross income of the participation (non-portfolio-investment clause).

These conditions may be met on a consolidated basis. If neither of the above conditions is met, a lower limited participation exemption applies to dividends. The limited participation exemption was amended as of 1 January 2015. Instead of calculating an exemption on the reported income, a formula is used to calculate the income to be reported. The income to be reported is calculated using the following formula:

Income x
$$\frac{10}{T}$$

For purposes of the above formula, "T" represents the tax rate applicable for the year in which the income is reported. Consequently, an effective tax rate of 10% applies to non-qualifying participations.

The subject-to-tax clause and the non-portfolio-investment clause do not apply to the 100% participation exemption on capital gains and income received from participations that exclusively or almost exclusively hold immovable property.

Expenses that are connected with the participation, including financing expenses, are deductible if the expenses are directly or indirectly related to income that is taxable in Curacao.

Deemed dividends by bank-held CICs and passive foreign investment companies. As of 1 January 2020, passive investment companies held by banks or other regulated credit institutions are considered to have distributed their annual profits to the extent of the bank's interest in the passive investment company. This deemed distribution is 50% for domestic passive investment companies and 100% for foreign passive investment companies.

Tax depreciation. In general, assets are depreciated using the straight-line method, with the residual value taken into consideration. The following are some of the applicable rates.

Asset	Rate (%)	Residual value (%)
Buildings	2 to 2.5	50
Office equipment	10 to 50	Nil
Motor vehicles	10 to 33	15
Plant and machinery	10	10

The rates listed above provide a general overview of the depreciation rates. The actual depreciation rate depends on the type of asset used by the company. The depreciation of buildings is limited. Buildings can be depreciated to 50% of the value of the building as stipulated in the assessment for the National Ordinance on Immovable Property Tax (Landsverordening onroerende zaakbelasting). For pre-owned buildings that have been depreciated by 1 January 2016 for less than three years, the limitation on the depreciation will become effective in the fourth year. For buildings that have already been depreciated to an amount that exceeds the aforementioned limit, no clawback occurs. In such case, the depreciated value is respected.

An investment allowance deduction of 10% is granted for acquisitions of fixed assets exceeding approximately USD2,800. The allowance is deducted from taxable income in the year of the investment. The investment allowance deduction is recaptured in the year of sale if the asset is sold within 6 years (15 years for buildings) after the date of the investment. For investments in the maintenance and restorations of monuments listed in the Curaçao Monuments Ordinance, the allowance is increased to a one-time investment deduction of 25%.

Groups of companies. On written request, Curaçao resident companies may form a fiscal unity (tax-consolidated group) for corporate income tax purposes. To qualify for a fiscal unity, the parent company must own at least 99% of the shares in the subsidiary. A fiscal unity may include, among others, a company incorporated under Dutch law that has its place of effective management in Curaçao. The whole group is taxed for corporate income tax purposes as if it were one company and, as a result, the subsidiaries in the fiscal unity are no longer individually subject to corporate income tax. The Tax Inspector must decide on the request within two months after the receipt of the request.

Advantages for corporate income tax purposes of fiscal unity treatment include the following:

- Losses of one subsidiary may be offset against profits of other members of the fiscal unity.
- Reorganizations, including movements of assets with hidden reserves from one company to another, have no direct tax consequences for corporate income tax purposes.
- Intercompany profits may be fully deferred.

The fiscal unity does not apply for turnover tax purposes.

Relief for losses. Losses in a financial year may be carried forward for 10 years. No carryback is available.

Losses incurred by certain companies during their first four years of business may be carried forward indefinitely. Losses incurred during the first six years by an entity that has the objective of engaging in business in the shipping or aviation industry may be carried forward indefinitely.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Turnover tax in Curação; a general consumption	
tax on goods delivered, imports, and services	
rendered by entrepreneurs (legal entities or	
individuals) in Curação and services rendered	
in Curação by foreign entrepreneurs; primary	
life goods and certain imports are exempt	
Standard rate	6
Insurance	7
Hotel accommodation	7
Specific goods and services listed as luxurious	
or unhealthy	9
Real estate transfer tax	4
Import duties	0 to 62

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in Curação is the Antillean guilder (ANG).

For foreign investors that obtain a foreign-exchange license from the Central Bank of Curaçao and Sint Maarten, no restrictions are imposed on the movement of funds into and out of Curaçao and Sint Maarten. In general, the Central Bank automatically grants foreign-exchange licenses for remittances abroad. Residents are subject to several foreign-exchange regulations imposed by the Central Bank. However, residents may be granted nonresident status for foreign-exchange control purposes. Some reporting requirements exist for statistical purposes.

Transfer pricing. In general, intercompany charges should be determined on an arm's-length basis. Entities must keep transfer-pricing documentation on file that shows how the intercompany conditions were agreed upon and whether these conditions are at arm's length.

Companies with a consolidated group turnover exceeding ANG1.5 billion (approximately USD842,000) are subject to Country-by-Country Reporting legislation and are required to have Master File and Local File documentation in their administration.

F. Foreign tax relief and tax treaties

The relief for foreign-source tax is limited to the part of the foreign tax that is levied at source with respect to income derived from a domestic enterprise operated in Curação. Relief for foreign-source tax is granted by means of a tax credit that is limited to the lower of the following amounts:

- The amount of tax that is levied at source during the respective financial year, increased by such amounts levied in the preceding 10 years if these amounts have not been used to reduce the Curação profit tax
- The profit tax liability based on the Profit Tax Ordinance 1940 if and to the extent that the income derived from the domestic enterprise in Curaçao and taxed at source, reduced by the deductible expenses attributable to this income, is the only income of the taxpayer

Provisions for double tax relief are contained in the tax treaty with Norway and in the Tax Regulation for the Kingdom of the Netherlands (consisting of Aruba, Curaçao, the Netherlands and Sint Maarten). The Tax Regulation for the Kingdom of the Netherlands applied between Curaçao and the Netherlands up to 31 December 2015. From 1 January 2016, the Tax Regulation for the Kingdom of the Netherlands applies only between Curaçao and Aruba and Sint Maarten until these jurisdictions negotiate and sign another agreement with Curaçao.

In June 2014, Curação and the Netherlands entered into a new bilateral regulation for the avoidance of double taxation. This tax arrangement, which essentially functions as a tax treaty, was approved by the Dutch parliament and was formally published on 9 October 2015. It took effect as of January 2016. The tax arrangement includes, among other measures, a 0% Dutch dividend withholding tax rate that applies under certain conditions. Curação does not impose withholding tax on payments from Curação to residents of other countries.

The former Netherlands Antilles has entered into tax information exchange agreements with Antigua and Barbuda, Australia, Bermuda, British Virgin Islands, Canada, Cayman Islands, Denmark, Faroe Islands, Finland, France, Germany, Greenland, Iceland, Italy, Mexico, New Zealand, St. Lucia, St. Vincent and the Grenadines, Spain, Sweden, the United Kingdom and the United States. As a result of the constitutional reform of the Kingdom of the Netherlands, the tax treaties entered into by the Netherlands Antilles became automatically applicable to the surviving countries, which are the legal successors of the Netherlands Antilles.

Curação has negotiated tax treaties with Jamaica and Malta, which have not yet been ratified by the Curação government. Curação is also negotiating several double tax treaties and additional tax information exchange agreements.

An intergovernmental agreement between Curacao and the United States implementing the US Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA) entered into force as of 3 August 2016. Financial institutions in Curaçao must file the required FATCA reporting through a portal set up by the Curaçao government.

Under the latest published OECD list, Curação qualifies as a white-listed jurisdiction.

Curação signed the multilateral agreement on automatic exchange of information and will begin the exchange of information based on the Common Reporting Standard in 2017.

The Kingdom of the Netherlands has entered into many bilateral investment treaties that also apply to Curação.

Curação also signed the OECD Convention on Mutual Administrative Assistance in Tax Matters.

Cyprus

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Limassol GMT +2

ΕY +357 25-209-999 Mail address: Fax: +357 25-209-998

P.O. Box 50123 Limassol 3601 Cyprus

Street address:

27 Spyrou Kyprianou Limassol 4003 Cyprus

Principal Tax Contact ★ Philippos Raptopoulos

+357 25-209-740

Email: philippos.raptopoulos@cy.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Philippos Raptopoulos +357 25-209-740

Email: philippos.raptopoulos@cy.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

★ Philippos Raptopoulos +357 25-209-740

Email: philippos.raptopoulos@cy.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Myria Saparilla +357 25-209-737

Email: myria.saparilla@cy.ey.com

Nicosia GMT +2

ΕY +357 22-209-999 Mail address: Fax: +357 22-209-998

P.O. Box 21656 Nicosia 1511 Cyprus

Jean Nouvel Tower 6. Stasinou Nicosia 1060 Cyprus

International Tax and Transaction Services — International Corporate Tax Advisory

Petros Krasaris +357 22-209-790

Email: petros.p.krasaris@cy.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services — Transaction Tax Advisory

+357 22-209-790 Petros Krasaris

Email: petros.p.krasaris@cy.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services — Transfer Pricing

Charalambos Palaontas +357 25-209-709

Email: charalambos.palaontas@cy.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Petros Liassides +357 22-209-797

Email: petros.liassides@cy.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

Petros Krasaris +357 22-209-790

Email: petros.p.krasaris@cy.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Petros Liassides +357 22-209-797

Email: petros.liassides@cy.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Petros Liassides +357 22-209-797

Email: petros.liassides@cy.ey.com

Indirect Tax

George Liasis +357 22-209-759

Email: george.liasis@cy.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	12.5
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	20
Branch Tax Rate (%)	12.5
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0 (a)
Interest	0 (b)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	0/5/10 (c)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5
Carrytorward	3

- (a) A Special Contribution to the Defence Fund (Defence Tax) at a rate of 17% is withheld from dividends paid to resident and domiciled individuals.
- (b) A Special Contribution to the Defence Fund at a rate of 30% is withheld from interest paid to resident companies and resident and domiciled individuals, if the interest is not considered to arise in the ordinary course of the business of the recipient or to be closely connected to the ordinary course of business of the recipient.
- (c) Cyprus levies withholding tax on payments made to nonresident persons who do not carry on any business in Cyprus at a rate of 10% on technical assistance payments and on the gross amount of royalty payments that are connected with the economic utilization of intellectual property rights in Cyprus. A 5% rate applies to royalties paid with respect to films and television. A 5% withholding tax is also imposed on payments made to nonresident persons in consideration for services performed in Cyprus with respect to activities connected with the exploration or exploitation of the seabed or subsoil or their natural resources or with respect to activities relating to the installation and exploitation of pipelines and other installations on the subsoil, seabed or sea surface, if such payments are not connected with a permanent establishment in Cyprus. Withholding tax may be reduced or eliminated on the basis of the European Union (EU) Interest and Royalty Directive and/or on the basis of a double tax treaty.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies resident in Cyprus are subject to income tax on their worldwide income. A company is resident in Cyprus if its control and management are exercised in Cyprus. Nonresident companies are taxed only on income derived from a permanent establishment in Cyprus and on rental income from property located in Cyprus.

Rate of corporate tax. The standard rate of corporate income tax is 12.5%.

Capital gains. A capital gains tax of 20% is levied on gains derived from the disposal of the following:

• Immovable property located in Cyprus

- Shares in companies whose assets include, among others, immovable property located in Cyprus
- Shares in companies that participate (either directly or indirectly) in a company or companies that own immovable property located in Cyprus and at least 50% of the market value of such shares is derived from the relevant property

The disposal of shares of companies listed on a recognized stock exchange is exempt from capital gains tax. In addition, no capital gains tax is imposed if the transfer is made in the course of a qualifying company reorganization.

The gain subject to tax in Cyprus equals the disposal proceeds less the greater of the cost or market value on 1 January 1980, adjusted for inflation. Inflation is calculated using the official Retail Price Index. In the case of disposal of shares of companies that directly or indirectly hold property in Cyprus, the disposal proceeds subject to capital gains are restricted to the market value of the immovable property held directly or indirectly by the company whose shares are sold.

Gains from the disposal of immovable property that consists of land or land and buildings is exempt from capital gains tax if the property is acquired between 16 July 2015 and 31 December 2016 from an independent third party and not through an exchange of property or through a donation or gift.

Administration. The tax year in Cyprus is the same as the calendar year. Income tax is payable by 31 August following the end of the relevant tax year. However, an estimate of tax due is made by 31 July during the tax year and provisional tax is payable in two equal installments by 31 July and 31 December. The two provisional payments can be made by 31 August and 31 January without the imposition of interest or penalties.

Overdue tax is subject to interest (currently at the rate of 1.75% per year) on the basis of complete months. In addition, a flat 5% penalty is imposed on the tax due in the event of a failure to pay the tax by the due date. As of 14 July 2017, this penalty is doubled if the outstanding tax is not paid within two months from the due date.

Dividends. Dividends paid to nonresident persons are not subject to withholding tax.

A 17% Special Contribution to the Defence Fund (Defence Tax) is withheld from dividends paid to resident and domiciled individuals. This is a final tax. Also, see Section D.

A Cypriot tax resident company is deemed to have distributed as dividends 70% of its after-tax accounting profits (subject to certain adjustments) two years after the end of the relevant tax year (for example, the deemed distribution date for the 2018 tax year is 31 December 2020). The amount of the deemed dividend is reduced by any actual dividend distributions made up to the deemed distribution date relating to the year whose profits are subject to deemed distribution. The Special Contribution to the Defence Fund is withheld only on the proportion of profits that is attributable to shareholders considered to be residents of Cyprus (individuals and bodies of persons).

The deemed distribution rules do not apply to profits that are directly or indirectly attributable to shareholders that are non-residents of Cyprus and to individual shareholders that are Cypriot tax residents but do not have a domicile in Cyprus.

Non-domicile rule. A Cypriot tax resident individual who is not domiciled in Cyprus is not subject to the Special Contribution to the Defence Fund in Cyprus on interest, rents or dividends regardless of whether such income is derived from sources within Cyprus and regardless of whether such income is remitted to a bank account or economically used in Cyprus (see *Dividends* and Section D). This rule took effect on 16 July 2015.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign tax on profits and gains of Cypriot resident persons is credited against the tax payable in Cyprus on the same profits or gains (pooling of credits is generally not allowed). Such foreign tax relief cannot exceed the Cyprus tax payable on the same profits or gains. Any unused foreign tax relief cannot be carried forward.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The determination of taxable income is based on accounts prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, subject to certain adjustments and provisions of the tax law. Expenses must be incurred wholly and exclusively for the production of income and must be supported by relevant evidence.

Inventories. Inventory is generally valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value. The cost must be determined under the firstin, first-out method and/or the weighted average cost formula. The last-in, first-out method is not acceptable.

Depreciation and amortization allowances

Plant and machinery. A straight-line allowance of 10% a year is given on capital expenditures for plant and machinery. For machinery and plant acquired during the period of 2012 through 2018, a deduction for wear and tear at 20% per year is allowed.

Industrial buildings. A straight-line allowance of 4% a year is available for industrial buildings. For industrial and hotel buildings acquired during the period of 2012 through 2018, a deduction for wear and tear at 7% is allowed.

Commercial buildings. A straight-line allowance of 3% a year is allowed for commercial buildings.

Office equipment. A straight-line allowance of 20% a year is allowed for computers. Other office equipment is depreciated under the straight-line method at an annual rate of 10%. For other office equipment acquired during the period of 2012 through 2018, a deduction for wear and tear at a rate of 20% per year is allowed.

Motor vehicles. In general, a straight-line allowance of 20% a year is allowed for motor vehicles (except for private saloon cars for which no tax depreciation is available).

Sales of depreciable assets. On the disposal of an asset, if the sale proceeds are less than the remaining depreciable base, a further allowance (balancing deduction) equal to the amount of the

difference is granted. If the sale proceeds exceed the depreciable base, the excess (up to the amount of allowances claimed) is included in taxable income (balancing addition).

Taxation of intangible assets

New Intellectual Property Box regime. The provisions of the Intellectual Property (IP) Box regime have been aligned with the recommendations of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Action 5 of the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Plan on Countering Harmful Tax Practices More Effectively, Taking into Account Transparency and Substance. The new legislation took effect on 1 July 2016.

The new IP Box regime is based on the OECD-recommended nexus approach. This approach limits application of the IP Box regime if research and development (R&D) is being outsourced to related parties. The approach links the benefits of the regime with the R&D expenses incurred by the taxpayer. Under the new IP Box regime, qualifying taxpayers can claim a tax deduction equal to 80% of qualifying profits resulting from the business use of the qualifying assets. A taxpayer may elect not to claim the deduction or only claim a part of it. The following is the calculation for qualifying profits:

Qualifying expenditure + Uplift expenditure Overall expenditure x Overall income

The cost of the acquisition or development of intangible assets of a capital nature is amortized in a reasonable manner over its useful economic life, which is determined based on accounting standards, with a maximum period of 20 years.

Old IP Box regime. The old IP Box regime has been grandfathered for a five-year transitional period beginning on 1 July 2016 and ending on 30 June 2021, provided certain conditions are satisfied. The grandfathered IP assets continue to generate the full tax benefits of the existing IP Box regime until 30 June 2021, without the need to apply the nexus ratio shown above.

In general, no new entrants are permitted into the existing regime after 2 January 2016. However, certain exceptions allow entrance to the existing regime if the IP asset was acquired before 30 June 2016 and if certain other conditions are met.

Under the old IP Box regime, a deemed deduction of 80% is applied to net income and gains derived from patents, copyrights and trademarks, as defined in the relevant Cypriot laws. The cost of the acquisition or development of intangible assets of a capital nature is amortized equally over a five-year period.

Relief for losses. Effective from 1 January 2012, losses can be carried forward to the following five years. Loss carrybacks are not allowed.

Groups of companies. Group loss relief for losses incurred in the income year is allowed between resident group companies that meet certain conditions.

Effective from 1 January 2015, the group loss relief provisions are extended to cases in which the surrendering company is registered in and is a tax resident of another EU member state,

provided that it has exhausted all possibilities available for using the losses in its respective country of tax residency or in the country where its intermediary holding company has its seat. In such circumstances, the tax losses are calculated based on the provisions of the Cypriot tax laws.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT), on any supply of goods services, other than an exempt supply, made in Cyprus by a taxable person (taxable if	or
annual supplies exceed EUR15,600) in the course of business	0/5/9/19
Payroll taxes	
Social insurance contribution, levied on each employee's gross salary, up to EUR4,572 a	
month; payable by both employer and employer Employer's contribution to the National	ee 8.3
Health System; contributions are capped to	1.05 (2.00 6
yearly emoluments of EUR180,000	1.85 (2.90 as of 1 March 2020)
Employee's contribution to the National	
Health System; contributions are capped to yearly emoluments of EUR180,000	1.70 (2.65 as of
y carry concraments of Bertree, eee	1 March 2020)
Special Cohesion Fund, levied on gross salary;	
payable by employer	2
Human Resource Development Authority and Redundancy Fund, levied on gross salary, up	
to EUR4,572 a month; paid by employer	1.7
Leave Fund, levied on gross salary, up to	
EUR4,572 a month; paid by employer in lieu	
of holiday pay (employer may obtain exemption from contribution to this fund)	on 8
Special Contribution to the Defence Fund (Defe	-
On rents received (after allowing for a 25%	,
deduction)	3
On interest received (except for interest earned	30
in the ordinary course of business) On dividends received (or deemed to be received)	
by resident and domiciled individuals	17

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Cyprus does not impose foreign-exchange controls.

Transfer pricing. The arm's-length principle is codified in the Cyprus tax law with language similar to that of Article 9 of the OECD Model Tax Convention. Consequently, all transactions entered into with related and/or connected parties must be concluded on an arm's-length basis; otherwise, the tax authorities have the statutory right to make adjustments to taxable income. Therefore, the arm's-length price must be applied on transactions between related parties in their commercial or financial relations. However, Cyprus does not have specific rules regarding transfer

pricing or transfer-pricing documentation requirements (apart from loans financed out of debt as detailed below).

On 30 June 2017, the Cyprus Tax Department issued a circular establishing transfer-pricing documentation requirements and rules for Cypriot enterprises entering into back-to-back financing transactions with affiliated and connected parties (loans that are financed by debt). The circular provides guidance on the application of the arm's-length principle according to the OECD Transfer Pricing Guidelines. A transfer-pricing comparability analysis should be prepared by relevant taxpayers to determine their functional profile and to document whether the agreed remuneration (the net interest margin) complies with the arm's-length principle. In addition, certain simplification measures apply to companies whose functional profile is similar to regulated financing and treasury enterprises and to entities engaged in pure intermediary activities.

Broader transfer-pricing legislation is expected to be introduced, effective from 1 January 2020. The new transfer-pricing rules and documentation requirements are expected to be in line with the recommendations of BEPS Action 13 and are expected to include Local and Master File requirements.

EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive. The Cypriot tax laws are amended to incorporate the relevant provisions of the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive (the Directive). The amendments made in 2019 are summarized in the next three paragraphs.

The amendments include a broadly worded general anti-avoidance rule in line with the wording used in the Directive.

In addition, the amendments include interest limitation rules that restrict the tax deductibility of borrowing costs exceeding 30% of the tax-adjusted earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA). The most important aspects of the interest limitation rules are the following:

- The interest limitation rules apply at a Cypriot group level (75% criterion).
- A de minimis exception applies for exceeding borrowing costs up to EUR3 million.
- An exemption applies to stand-alone entities and to financial institutions.
- Grandfathering rules apply to loans concluded before 17 June 2016.
- Long-term public infrastructure loans are excluded.
- Equity-escape clause measures are provided.
- Carryforward measures for unused interest capacity and for exceeding borrowing costs whose deductibility is restricted are provided.

Rules on controlled foreign corporations are introduced (see *Controlled foreign corporations*).

The following amendments based on the Directive will be introduced in 2020:

- Exit taxation rules, which will be broadly aligned with the provisions of the Directive.
- Rules on hybrid mismatches consistent with the wording used in the Directive.

Controlled foreign corporations. Controlled foreign corporation (CFC) rules are applicable in Cyprus as of 1 January 2019. If certain conditions are met, a Cypriot controlling taxpayer must include in its tax base the non-distributed income of a CFC company to the extent such profits arise from non-genuine arrangements that have been put in place for the essential purpose of obtaining a tax advantage under the Cypriot Income Tax Law. An arrangement or series thereof is regarded as non-genuine to the extent that the significant people functions that have contributed to the generation of the income of the CFC are substantially performed by the Cypriot controlling company and/or other Cypriot persons associated with the Cypriot controlling company.

Mergers and demergers. Exemptions are available for profits or gains arising as part of a qualifying company reorganization. However, the law includes general anti-abuse provisions that aim to ensure that the exemptions are available to bona fide company reorganizations. The exemptions also extend to stamp duty and land transfer fees.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

As noted in Section A, Cyprus does not impose outbound withholding taxes on dividend and interest payments made to non-Cypriot tax resident persons.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Andorra	0	0	0
Armenia	0/5 (u)	5	5
Austria	10	0	0
Azerbaijan (z)	0	0	0
Bahrain	0	0	0
Barbados	0	0	0
Belarus	5/10/15 (a)	5	5
Belgium	10/15 (d)	0/10 (hh)	0
Bosnia and			
Herzegovina (aa)	10	10	10
Bulgaria	5/10 (h)	0/7 (ii)	10
Canada	15	0/15 (b)	0/10 (r)
China Mainland	10	10	10
Czech Republic	0/5 (y)	0	10
Denmark	0/15 (s)	0	0
Egypt	15	15	10
Estonia	0	0	0
Ethiopia	5	5	5
Finland	5/15 (1)	0	0
France	10/15 (f)	0/10 (e)	0/5 (g)
Georgia	0	0	0
Germany	5/15 (m)	0	0
Greece	25	10	0/5 (g)
Guernsey	0	0	0
Hungary	5/15 (h)	0/10 (b)	0
Iceland	5/10 (jj)	0	5
India	10	0/10 (b)	10
Iran	5/10 (ff)	0/5 (gg)	6
Ireland	0	0	0/5 (g)
Italy	15	10	0

	Dividends	Interest	Royalties
	%	%	%
Jersey	0	0	0
Kuwait	0	0	5
Kyrgyzstan (z)	0	0	0
Latvia	0/10 (kk)	0/10 (11)	0/5 (mm)
Lebanon	5	5	0
Lithuania	0/5	0	5
Luxembourg	0/5 (j)	0	0
Malta	0/15 (nn)	0/10 (b)	10
Mauritius	0 ` ´	0 `	0
Moldova	5/10 (h)	5	5
Montenegro (aa)	10	10	10
Norway	0/15 (oo)	0	0
Poland	0/5 (cc)	5	5
Portugal	10	10	10
Qatar	0	0	5
Romania	10	0/10 (b)	0/5 (c)
Russian Federation	5/10 (k)	0 `	0
San Marino	0 `	0	0
Saudi Arabia	0/5 (qq)	0	5/8 (rr)
Serbia (aa)	10	10	10
Seychelles	0	0	5
Singapore	0	7/10 (o)	10
Slovak Republic (bb)	10	10 (v)	5 (r)
Slovenia	5	5 (v)	5
South Africa	5/10 (dd)	0	0
Spain	0/5 (j)	0	0
Sweden	5/15 (h)	0/10 (b)	0
Switzerland	0/15 (ee)	0	0
Syria	0/15 (d)	0/10 (b)	10/15 (n)
Tajikistan (z)	0	0	0
Thailand	10	0/10/15 (p)	5/10/15 (q)
Ukraine	5/10 (w)	5	5/10 (x)
United Arab	` ′		` ′
Emirates	0	0	0
United Kingdom	0/15 (g)	0	0
United States	5/15 (pp)	0/10 (i)	0
Uzbekistan (z)	0	0	0
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0	0	0(t)

- (a) The rate is 10% for dividends paid to a company holding directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer. The rate is 5% if the recipient of the dividends has invested at least EUR200,000 in the share capital of the payer.
- (b) The rate is 0% for interest paid to the government of the other contracting state.
- (c) The rate is 0% for royalties paid for literary, artistic or scientific works, as well as for film and television royalties.
- (d) The lower rate applies to dividends paid to a company holding directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- (e) The rate is 0% for interest paid to the government of the other contracting state and for interest paid on bank loans or with respect to credit sales of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or merchandise.
- (f) The rate is 10% for dividends paid to a company holding directly at least 10% of the share capital of the payer.
- (g) Cyprus and the United Kingdom entered into a new treaty during 2018. Under the new treaty, the 0% rate applies to dividends paid by a company that is a resident of a contracting state to the beneficial owner who is a resident of the other contracting state. The 15% rate applies to dividends paid out of income (including gains) derived directly or indirectly from immovable property by an investment vehicle that distributes most of this income annually and whose income from such immovable property is exempt from tax.

- (h) The rate is 5% for dividends paid to a company holding directly at least 25% of the share capital of the payer.
- (i) The rate is 0% for interest paid to a government, bank or financial institution.
- (j) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) holding at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (k) The rate is reduced to 5% if the recipient has invested at least EUR100,000 in the share capital of the payer.
- (1) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) holding at least 10% of the voting power of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
 (m) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a direct beneficial
- (m) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a direct beneficial owner of at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (n) The rate is 10% for royalties paid for literary, artistic or scientific works, or for films or television. The rate is 15% for payments for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (o) The rate is 7% for interest paid to banks and financial institutions.
- (p) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to the government. The 10% rate applies to interest paid to banks. The 15% rate applies in other cases.
- (q) The rate is 5% for royalties paid for literary, artistic or scientific works, or for film or television. The rate is 10% for payments for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (r) The rate is 0% for royalties paid for literary, dramatic, musical or artistic works.
- (s) The 15% rate is the general withholding tax rate. However, the 0% rate applies, among other conditions, if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and if such holding has been maintained for an uninterrupted period of at least 12 months.
- (t) A 5% rate applies to royalties paid with respect to films and television. A 10% rate applies to other royalties if the asset for which the royalties are paid is used in Cyprus.
- A 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends has invested in the capital of the payer company less than the equivalent of EUR150,000 at the time of the investment.
- A 0% rate applies if the interest is paid to the government, a local authority or a central bank.
- (w) The 5% rate applies if the dividend recipient holds at least 20% of the capital of the dividend paying company or has invested at least EUR100,000 in such company. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (x) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid with respect to copyrights of scientific works, patents, trademarks, secret formulas or processes, or information concerning industrial or commercial experience. The 10% rate applies to other royalties, particularly for literary works, music works, films and software.
- (y) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and if such holding is maintained for an uninterrupted period of at least one year. The 5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (z) The treaty between Cyprus and the USSR is still honored by Cyprus.
- (aa) The treaty between Cyprus and the Socialist Republic of Yugoslavia still applies.
- (bb) The treaty between Cyprus and Czechoslovakia still applies.
- (cc) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends for a continuous period of at least 24 months.
- (dd) The withholding tax rate on dividends is 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividend is a company (other than a partnership) that holds at least 10% of the dividend paying company. In all other cases, the rate is 10%.
- (ee) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the income is a qualifying pension fund, the government of the other state or a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends for an uninterrupted period of at least one year. In all other cases, the rate is 15%.
- (ff) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% applies in all other cases.
- (gg) The 0% rate applies if the interest is paid to ministries, other governmental institutions, municipalities, the central bank and other banks wholly owned by the other contracting state.

- (hh) The 0% rate applies to the following:
 - Interest paid to the other contracting state, a political subdivision or a local authority of that state, the national bank of that state, or any institution the capital of which is wholly owned by that state or the political subdivisions or local authorities of that state
 - Interest on deposits (not represented by bearer instruments) with a banking enterprise
- (ii) The 0% rate applies to interest arising in a contracting state and paid to or guaranteed by the government of the other contracting state or a statutory body thereof, or to the national bank of that other state.
- (jj) The 5% rate applies to the gross amount of the dividends if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies to the gross amount of dividends in all other cases.
- (kk) The 0% rate applies to the gross amount of the dividends if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership). The 10% rate applies to the gross amount of the dividends in all other cases.(II) The rate is 0% for the gross amount of interest paid by a company that is a
- (11) The rate is 0% for the gross amount of interest paid by a company that is a resident of a contracting state to a company (other than a partnership) that is a resident of the other contracting state and is the beneficial owner of the interest. The 10% rate applies to the gross amount of the interest in all other cases.
- (mm) The rate is 0% for the gross amount of the royalties paid by a company that is a resident of a contracting state to a company (other than a partnership) that is a resident of the other contracting state and is the beneficial owner of the royalties. The 5% rate applies to the gross amount of the royalties in all other cases.
- (nn) If dividends are paid by a company that is a resident of Cyprus to a resident of Malta that is the beneficial owner of the dividends, the Cyprus tax may not exceed 15% of the gross amount of the dividends. If the dividends are paid by a company resident of Malta to a resident of Cyprus that is the beneficial owner of the dividends, the Maltese tax shall not exceed the tax chargeable on the profits out of which the dividends are paid.
- (oo) The 0% rate applies to the gross amount of the dividends if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies to the gross amount of the dividends in all other cases.
- (pp) The 15% rate applies to the gross amount of the dividends. The 5% rate applies if certain conditions are met.
- (qq) The 0% rate on dividends applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds, directly or indirectly, at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (rr) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 8% rate applies in all other cases.

Czech Republic

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT +1 Prague

+420 225-335-111 EY Na Florenci 2116/15 Fax: +420 225-335-222

110 00 Prague 1 Czech Republic

Principal Tax Contact and International Tax and Transaction Services -International Corporate Tax Advisory

Libor Fryzek +420 225-335-310

Mobile: +420 731-627-004

Email: libor.fryzek@cz.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Libor Fryzek +420 225-335-310

Mobile: +420 731-627-004 Email: libor.fryzek@cz.ey.com

+420 225-335-625 Jan Capek

> Mobile: +420 731-627-002 Email: jan.capek@cz.ey.com

Ondrej Janecek +420 225-335-360

Mobile: +420 731-627-019

Email: ondrej.janecek@cz.ey.com

+420 225-335-615 Rene Kulinsky

Mobile: +420 731-627-006 Email: rene.kulinsky@cz.ey.com

Lucie Rihova +420 225-335-504

Mobile: +420 731-627-058 Email: lucie.rihova@cz.ey.com

Jana Wintrova +420 225-335-248

Mobile: +420 731-627-020 Email: jana.wintrova@cz.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Rene Kulinsky +420 225-335-615

Mobile: +420 731-627-006 Email: rene.kulinsky@cz.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Martina Kneiflova +420 225-335-295

Mobile: +420 731-627-041

Email: martina.kneiflova@cz.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) 19 (a) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) 0/19 (b) Branch Tax Rate (%) 19

Withholding Tax (%)

Dividends 0/15/35 (c)(d)(e) Interest 0/15/35 (c)(e)(f)(g) 0/15/35 (c)(e)(g)(h) Royalties Rental Income from Leases 5/15/35 (c)(e)(g)(i)

Net Operating Losses (Years) Carryback 0 Carryforward 5

- (a) Basic investment funds (see Section B) are subject to tax at a rate of 5%. A 0% rate applies to pension funds.
- (b) Capital gains derived by Czech or EU/European Economic Area (EEA) parent companies (as defined in the Czech tax law) on transfers of shares in their subsidiaries are exempt from tax if certain conditions are satisfied (see Section B).
- (c) The rates may be reduced by applicable tax treaties.
- (d) Dividends are subject to a final withholding tax at a rate of 15%. Under the principles of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive (No. 2011/96/EU), dividends paid by Czech companies to parent companies (as defined in the directive and Czech law) located in EU/European Free Trade Association (EFTA) countries are exempt from withholding tax if the parent company maintains a holding of at least 10% of the distributing company for an uninterrupted period of at least one year (further conditions apply). Dividend distributions between two Czech companies or between foreign subsidiaries and their Czech parents are exempt from tax under similar conditions. The tax exemption does not apply if any of the following circumstances exist (further conditions may apply):
 - The parent company or the subsidiary is exempt from corporate income tax or similar tax applicable in its jurisdiction.
 - The parent or subsidiary may opt for an exemption (or a similar relief) from corporate income tax or similar tax applicable in its jurisdiction.
 - The parent or subsidiary is subject to zero corporate income tax or similar tax applicable in its jurisdiction.
 - · The subsidiary treats the dividend payments as tax deductible.
- (e) The 35% withholding tax generally applies to Czech-source income arising to Czech tax nonresidents from countries outside the EU/EEA that have not entered into a double tax treaty with the Czech Republic or a bilateral or multilateral tax information exchange agreement that is binding on both the Czech Republic and the respective foreign country. The 35% withholding tax rate also applies if the Czech income payer is unable to prove the tax residency status of the respective beneficial income owner. If applicable, the 35% rate affects all types of income subject to withholding tax (for example, dividends, interest, royalties or rental income). It does not affect rental income from financial leases if the 5% withholding tax rate applies (see footnote [i]).
- (f) Interest payments to nonresidents are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 15%. Under the principles of the EU Directive 2003/49/EC, interest paid by Czech companies to related companies (as defined in the directive) located in EU/EFTA countries is exempt from withholding tax if certain additional conditions are met.
- (g) For certain types of income, EU/EEA tax residents may choose to include the income in their tax return and have it taxed at the standard corporate income tax rate after deduction of associated expenses (while claiming a credit for the withholding tax paid against tax liability stated in the tax return) or they may choose to treat the withholding tax as a final tax on the income.
- (h) This withholding tax applies to nonresidents. Under the principles of EU Directive 2003/49/EC, royalties paid by Czech companies to companies located in EU/EFTA countries are exempt from tax if certain additional conditions are pet.
- (i) A 5% withholding tax is imposed on gross rent if the lease contract stipulates that the lessee takes over the ownership of the leased asset (tangible asset only) for a purchase price or for free at the end of the lease term or if the lease contract stipulates such a right or option for the lessee (further conditions may apply). Other rental payments are subject to a 15% withholding tax. Some rental payments may be considered royalties for Czech tax purposes.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident enterprises are subject to tax on their worldwide income. An enterprise is considered to be a resident enterprise if it is incorporated in the Czech Republic or if its management is located there. Nonresident enterprises are subject to income tax on their Czech-source income only.

Rates of corporate tax. The standard corporate income tax rate for Czech enterprises and branches of foreign enterprises is 19%.

Basic investment funds are subject to a preferential tax rate of 5%. Under the Czech Income Taxes Act, the following are considered basic investment funds:

- An investment fund whose shares are accepted for trading on a European regulated market if it satisfies both of the following conditions:
 - No corporate income taxpayer (other than the state, the central bank or specified international institutions) owns shares representing 10% or more of the share capital of the investment fund. Shares owned by related parties are considered shares owned by a single taxpayer for purposes of this condition.
 - The investment fund does not have a trade license based on the Czech Act on Trades.
- · Mutual fund
- Investment funds and subfunds of a joint stock company with variable registered capital if it invests (in line with its prospectus) more than 90% of its assets in prescribed instruments (for example, certain securities, money market instruments, financial derivatives, receivables and loans)
- A foreign investment fund comparable to funds as described in the above three bullets if it satisfies all of the following conditions:
 - Its home country is an EU/EEA member state.
 - It can prove that it is administered or managed based on an authorization comparable to the authorization issued by the Czech National Bank and its administrator or manager is subject to supervision comparable to the Czech National Bank's supervision.
 - It has statutes or a document comparable to a prospectus based on which it can be determined whether the fund is comparable to a fund described in the above three bullets.
 - It can prove that according to the laws of its home country none of its income is attributable to other persons (meaning it is not tax transparent).

A preferential corporate income tax rate of 0% applies to pension funds.

No differences exist between the taxation of 100% Czech-owned enterprises and those with foreign investment.

Investment incentives. Investment incentives are available to investors launching or expanding the following:

- · Manufacturing
- Technology centers
- Business support services centers, including shared-services, software-development, high-technology repair and data centers

An amendment to the Investment Incentives Act became effective in September 2019. The amendment introduces additional requirements, such as Czech government approval of all projects and a higher-added value test for investments in the manufacturing industry. Eligibility criteria for granting incentives to small and medium-sized enterprises are reduced.

Manufacturing industry. The following are general qualification conditions for the incentives for the manufacturing industry:

 An investment at least CZK100 million must be in long-term tangible and intangible assets. The CZK100 million requirement may be reduced to CZK50 million in selected regions.

- The investment must be in a manufacturing sector, and at least 50% of the total investment must be invested in qualifying production machinery. Machinery must be acquired at an arm's-length price. It must have been produced no more than two years before the acquisition and must not have been previously subject to tax depreciation.
- Qualifying intangible assets must be acquired from unrelated third parties for arm's-length prices.
- The investment must be realized in the Czech Republic outside Prague with higher value added. To satisfy this requirement, for investment in manufacturing, the support recipient must have executed employment agreements for salaries amounting to at least the average wage in the given region with 80% of the employees who are working in the place in which the investment is being made, and one of the following conditions must also be met:
 - At least 10% of employees must be university-educated and a contract for research and development (R&D) cooperation must have been executed with a research organization or university.
 - At least 2% of employees must be working in R&D.
 - The acquisition of machinery and equipment used in R&D on top of eligible costs should represent at least 10% of the total eligible costs (machinery and equipment used in R&D cannot be included in eligible costs).

Technology centers. The following are general qualification conditions for the incentives for technology centers:

- The investor must invest at least CZK10 million in long-term tangible and intangible assets.
- At least 50% of the total investment must be invested in qualifying machinery. Machinery must be acquired at an arm's-length price, must be produced no more than two years before the acquisition and must not have been previously subject to tax depreciation.
- At least 20 new jobs must be created.

Business support services centers. The following are general qualification conditions for the incentives for business support services centers:

- Services provided by shared services centers should cover the territory of at least three countries (including the Czech Republic).
- For data centers and software-development centers, at least 20 new jobs must be created.
- For high-tech repair centers, at least 50 new jobs must be created
- For shared services centers, at least 70 new jobs must be created.

The following are selected general conditions:

- The above qualification conditions must be met within three years of the issuance of the decision to grant the investment incentives.
- The project cannot be started prior to the submission of the investment incentives application with CzechInvest (a Czech governmental agency that processes the investment incentives applications).

- The investment must be environmentally friendly.
- The investment must be maintained for the duration of the incentive's utilization period (10 years) and for at least 5 years from completing the investment project or creation of the first job (if the eligible expenses are wages, see *Eligible expenses* below).
- The investor cannot relocate the same or similar activity in the EEA in the two years preceding the application, or cannot, at the time of the application, have concrete plans to relocate such an activity within a period of up to two years after the completion of the investment project.
- The recipient of the investment incentives (that is, a new Czech subsidiary) should not be established sooner than six months prior to submitting the application to CzechInvest. The company should be the sole shareholder of a new Czech subsidiary (applicable for some investments).

Investment incentives can be obtained in the following forms:

- Corporate income tax relief for 10 years
- Job-creation grants
- · Grants for training and retraining employees
- · Cash grants on capital expenditures for strategic investments
- Real estate tax exemption

The total value of the incentives can be as much as 25% of total eligible costs (see *Eligible expenses*). No incentives are provided in Prague. The cap is increased by 10% for midsized enterprises and 20% for small enterprises. The cap applies to the total of tax relief, job-creation grants, cash grants on capital expenditures and real estate tax exemption. Training and retraining grants are provided on top of this cap.

Corporate income tax relief and cash grants on capital expenditures are offered throughout the entire Czech Republic with the exception of Prague. Job-creation grants and training and retraining grants are only offered in regions with high unemployment. Job-creation grants are also available in special industrial zones. Real estate tax exemption is only offered in special industrial zones.

Eligible expenses. The eligible expenses include the following (only one of the categories needs to be selected at the discretion of the investment incentives recipient):

- Value of tangible assets (machinery, building and land) and value of intangible assets, provided that machinery represents at least 50% of the total tangible and intangible assets' value. The assets should be acquired within five years of the issuance of the decision to grant the investment incentives.
- Value of wages incurred over a 24-month period following the month when a job was created and filled. The new job qualifies if it is created in the period from the day of the filing of the investment incentives application to the end of the third year after the issuance of the decision to grant the investment incentives. The value of the monthly wage per one employee for the purposes of cap calculation is limited to three times the average wage in the Czech Republic. Additional conditions with respect to the employees hired for the job apply.

Cash grants for strategic investment. Investors in the manufacturing industry can be provided with a cash grant for acquisition of tangible and intangible assets of up to 10% of the qualifying costs (no more than CZK1.5 billion), provided that the following conditions are met (in addition to the above general conditions):

- A minimum required investment of CZK500 million, of which at least CZK250 million represents new machinery, must be made.
- At least 500 new jobs must be created.

In addition, R&D centers and high-tech repair centers can be provided with a cash grant of up to 20% of the qualifying costs (no more than CZK500 million), provided that the following conditions are met (in addition to the above general conditions):

- For R&D centers, a minimum required investment of CZK200 million, of which at least CZK100 million represents new machinery, must be made. In addition, at least 70 new jobs must be created.
- For high-tech repair centers, a minimum required investment of CZK200 million, of which at least CZK100 million represents new machinery, must be made. In addition, at least 100 new jobs must be created.

Special conditions. In addition to the general conditions listed above, investors claiming the income tax relief must satisfy certain special conditions, including, among others, the following:

- They must reduce their tax base by claiming maximum tax depreciation, deducting all available tax-effective bad debt provisions and using all available tax losses carried forward, in accordance with the tax law.
- They must be the first user of tangible assets (excluding real estate) that are acquired for the purposes of the investment in the Czech Republic.
- They may not cease to exist, terminate their activities or declare bankruptcy.
- They may not increase their tax base through related-party transactions that are not at arm's length.

Mergers are allowed to some extent; tax relief claimed before the merger is not lost, but investors are not able to claim tax relief in subsequent tax periods.

Specific conditions apply to job-creation, retraining and training grants and to grants on capital expenditures for strategic investments.

The incentives are provided based on the Investment Incentives Act and related EU directive. All investment incentives are subject to Czech government approval.

Capital gains. In the Czech Republic, realized and unrealized capital gains are recognized.

Capital gains realized by a Czech or another EU/EEA parent company (also, see below) on the transfer of shares in a subsidiary established in the Czech Republic or another EU/EEA country are exempt from tax if the parent company maintains a holding of at least 10% of the subsidiary for an uninterrupted period of at least one year (further conditions apply).

Capital gains realized by a Czech or EU/EEA parent company on the transfer of shares in a subsidiary in a contracting country (that is, a third country that has entered into a tax treaty with the Czech Republic) are also exempt from tax if the following conditions are satisfied:

- The subsidiary has a legal form comparable to Czech legal forms listed in the Czech tax law.
- The parent company has held an ownership interest of at least 10% in the subsidiary for at least one year (this condition may be fulfilled subsequent to the date of the transfer).
- The subsidiary is liable to a tax similar to corporate income tax at a rate of at least 12% in the tax period in which the parent company accounts for the respective capital gain and in the preceding tax period.

The exemption for capital gains does not apply if any of the following circumstances exists:

- The subsidiary entered liquidation proceedings.
- The shares in the subsidiary were acquired through the acquisition of a going concern.
- The parent company or the subsidiary is exempt from corporate income tax or similar tax applicable in its jurisdiction.
- The parent company or the subsidiary may opt for an exemption (or a similar relief) from corporate income tax or similar tax applicable in its jurisdiction.
- The parent company or the subsidiary is subject to zero corporate income tax or similar tax applicable in its jurisdiction.

Other realized capital gains are included with other taxable income and taxed at the regular corporate income tax rate. Capital losses on certain assets may be deducted from ordinary income, while capital losses on other assets (including capital losses on assets that qualify for exemption) are not deductible, even from other capital gains.

Unrealized capital gains and losses, which result from revaluation to fair value, are taxable or deductible only with respect to certain assets. Unrealized gains on shares that qualify for exemption are not taxable and unrealized losses on such assets are nondeductible for tax purposes.

Capital gains realized by nonresidents on the following are considered Czech-source income and are consequently generally tayable:

- Sales of rights registered in the Czech Republic or investment instruments to Czech taxpayers or Czech permanent establishments
- Sales of shares (securities or share interests) in Czech companies, regardless of the tax residence of the purchaser

However, capital gains realized by EU/EEA parent companies on sales of shares may be exempt from tax (see above).

Administration. Companies may select a calendar year or a fiscal year as its tax year. If a company uses a tax year other than the calendar year, it must file a notification with the tax authorities.

Tax returns must be filed within three months after the end of the tax year. On application of the company, an extension of three

months to file a tax return may be granted at the discretion of the tax authorities. Companies that are subject to a statutory audit are automatically granted the three-month extension.

A company with tax liability of more than CZK150,000 for the preceding year must make quarterly advance payments of tax, each equal to 25% of the preceding year's tax liability. The payments must be made by the 15th day of the third, sixth, ninth and twelfth month of their tax year. Any balance of tax due must be paid by the due date for filing the tax return.

If a company's liability for the preceding year exceeded CZK30,000, but did not exceed CZK150,000, installments that are each equal to 40% of the tax liability for the preceding year must be paid by the 15th day of the sixth and twelfth months of their tax year. If the preceding year's tax liability was CZK30,000 or less, only a single payment is required on filing the annual return.

Late payments and late filings incur penalty charges at a rate established by law. Overpayments are generally refunded within 30 days of the taxpayer's application.

Dividends. Dividends are subject to a final withholding tax at a rate of 15%. The tax rate is increased to 35%, effective from 2013, for dividends paid to Czech tax nonresidents from countries outside the EU/EEA that have not entered into a double tax treaty with the Czech Republic or a bilateral or multilateral tax information exchange agreement that is binding on both the Czech Republic and the respective foreign country.

Under the principles of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive (No. 90/435/EEC), dividends paid by Czech companies to parent companies (as defined in the Czech tax law) that are located in EU/EFTA countries (also, see below) are exempt from withholding tax if the parent company maintains a holding of at least 10% of the distributing company for an uninterrupted period of at least one year (further conditions apply). The condition described in the preceding sentence may be fulfilled after the date of distribution of the dividend. Dividend distributions between two Czech companies and between foreign subsidiaries and their Czech parents are exempt from tax under similar conditions.

In addition, dividends distributed by subsidiaries in a contracting country are also exempt from taxation under rules similar to those applicable to capital gains (see *Capital gains*).

The tax exemption for dividends does not apply if any of the following circumstances exists (further conditions may apply):

- The parent company or the subsidiary is exempt from corporate income tax or similar tax applicable in its jurisdiction.
- The parent or subsidiary may opt for an exemption (or a similar relief) from corporate income tax or similar tax applicable in its jurisdiction.
- The parent or subsidiary is subject to zero corporate income tax or similar tax applicable in its jurisdiction.
- The subsidiary has an option to treat the dividend payments as tax deductible in its jurisdiction.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign tax relief (through credit or exemption) is available only under tax treaties. If foreign tax relief is not

available under a treaty, the income tax paid abroad may be deducted as an expense in the following year if it is imposed on income included in taxable income in the Czech Republic.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is calculated according to Czech accounting regulations, with adjustments for tax purposes.

All expenses incurred to generate, assure and maintain taxable income that relate to the given period are generally deductible, subject to the limits specified in the corporate income tax and related laws, if documented by the taxpayer. The following are some of the expenses that may be deducted:

- Depreciation of tangible and intangible assets (see *Depreciation*).
- Cost of insurance if related to taxable income (except for insurance paid on behalf of an executive or member of the board of directors for damage caused by the performance of his or her functions).
- Membership contributions paid to selected chambers and associations under certain conditions.
- Damages resulting from natural disasters. The amount of the damage must be documented by evidence submitted by an expert from an insurance company. Damages caused by unknown perpetrators can be tax deductible if confirmed by the police.
- Real estate tax paid in accordance with the Czech law, road tax and selected other taxes and fees (subject to exceptions), if related to activities that generate taxable income.
- Specified expenses related to the provision of proper working, social and health care conditions of the employees.
- Payments on leases, including financial leases, under certain conditions.
- Travel expenses related to work in the Czech Republic and abroad.
- Donations valued at CZK2,000 or more for various social and charitable purposes. In general, the maximum amount of this deduction is 10% of the tax base.

The following are some of the expenses that are not deductible for tax purposes:

- Refreshment and entertainment expenses
- Damages (unless the specific conditions mentioned above are met)
- Expenses paid by the taxpayer on behalf of another payer (for example, instead of related parties)
- Penalties and late payment interest levied by tax authorities and other government institutions
- Non-monetary benefits provided to employees (for example, cultural events, sports, education and medical aids)
- Creation of provisions and reserves (unless specific conditions are met)

In general, taxpayers must increase their tax base by the amount of any overdue liability accounted for in their books that represented a tax-deductible expense and that remains unsettled for 30 months (for liabilities due in 2015 or later) or 36 months (for liabilities due prior to 2015).

Inventory. Inventory is valued at acquisition or production cost. Costs include all costs necessary to convert the inventory to its current condition and to transport it to its current location. No deduction is allowed for inventory provisions or for other decreases in inventory value. Under certain circumstances, the liquidation of inventory may be deductible for tax purposes.

Provisions. Provisions are not deductible unless a special tax law permits their creation for tax purposes.

Tax relief is provided with respect to overdue trading debts (as defined in the law). A special regime applies to unpaid receivables that were due before 31 December 1994.

Rules applicable as of 1 January 2014. Taxpayers may generally create the following tax-deductible provisions for debts that are overdue and not lapsed (with certain limitations):

- 50% of the unpaid book value of the debt if more than 18 months have elapsed since the agreed due date
- 100% of the unpaid book value of the debt if more than 30 months have elapsed since the agreed due date

For overdue debts exceeding CZK200,000 that were acquired from the previous creditor, deduction of the above provisions is allowed only if a court or arbitration proceeding was initiated and the taxpayer (creditor) participates in the proceeding.

Rules applicable until 31 December 2013 (for receivables with a due date before 2014). For overdue debts not exceeding CZK200,000 that were due after 31 December 1994, if between 6 and 12 months had elapsed since the agreed due date for the debt, 20% of the book value of the debt was deductible (grandfathering rules apply). This deduction was allowed regardless of whether court or arbitration proceedings had commenced against the debtor. If the debt was more than 12 months overdue, a court or arbitration proceedings needed to be commenced by the creditor against the debtor to claim a larger tax deduction for the debt. The deduction was calculated by applying the following specified percentages to the book value of the debt.

Months elapsed since agreed due date		Deductible percentage of book value	
Exceeding	Not exceeding	%	
12	18	33	
18	24	50	
24	30	66	
30	36	80	
36	_	100	

For debts exceeding CZK200,000 that were overdue more than six months, the rules described above applied if the creditor had commenced court or arbitration proceedings against the debtor.

The above deductions (under the rules applicable until 31 December 2013 and the rules applicable after that date) must be recorded in the accounting books. The deductions may not be claimed for debts from related parties and other specified debts.

A 100% provision can be created for receivables up to CZK30,000, subject to certain conditions. A 100% provision for overdue receivables may also be created if insolvency proceedings have

been initiated with respect to the debtor's property and if the creditor makes a timely claim for such receivables against the debtor in the respective court. This deduction may not be claimed for debts from related parties.

Reserves. Taxpayers may create tax-deductible reserves for the repair of tangible assets included in Categories 2 through 6 for tax depreciation purposes (see *Depreciation*). The reserves must be created for a minimum of two tax periods and for the maximum number of tax periods specified for each asset category.

Reserves for repairs of tangible assets may be created taxeffectively only if cash equal to the amount of the reserve created is deposited in a specific bank account. This measure applies to reserves that are created after 2008.

Depreciation. The corporate income tax law includes specific provisions concerning the depreciation of tangible and intangible assets. Depreciable tangible assets are divided into six categories, each of which specifies a period (a specified number of years) over which all assets in the category are depreciated.

The following are the six categories of depreciation, the time periods for depreciation of assets in each category and representative assets included in each category.

Category	Asset	Years
1	Office machines and some light machinery	3
2	Passenger cars, buses, airplanes, tractors, lorries, furniture and specified production machinery	5
3	Heavy machinery	10
4	Wooden buildings, pipelines, buildings for the production of energy, and buildings and halls	
	built near mines	20
5	Buildings	30
6	Specified buildings	50*

^{*} This category includes hotels, stores and office buildings.

Assets other than buildings that cannot be classified in any of the above categories are considered to be in Category 2. Category 5 covers buildings that are not covered by Categories 4 or 6.

Taxpayers may elect to depreciate assets using the straight-line or the accelerated method. The method chosen, however, does not affect the period of depreciation. Under the accelerated method, depreciation for the first year is calculated by dividing the cost of the asset by the applicable coefficient (see table below). For subsequent years, accelerated depreciation is calculated by multiplying the residual tax value of the asset by two and then dividing by the applicable coefficient, which is reduced by the number of years for which the asset has already been depreciated.

The following are the depreciation rates and coefficients for the six categories under the straight-line and accelerated methods.

Category	Straight-line rate	Accelerated-depreciation coefficient
1	20% for first year and 40% for subsequent years	3 for first year and 4 for subsequent years
2	11% for first year and 22.25% for subsequent years	5 for first year and 6 for subsequent years
3	5.5% for first year and 10.5% for subsequent years	10 for first year and 11 for subsequent years
4	2.15% for first year and 5.15% for subsequent years	20 for first year and 21 for subsequent years
5	1.4% for first year and 3.4% for subsequent years	30 for first year and 31 for subsequent years
6	1.02% for first year and 2.02% for subsequent years	50 for first year and 51 for subsequent years

Taxpayers may elect to use lower than the maximum straight-line depreciation rates. Additional rules apply to assets that were technically improved.

An initial accelerated depreciation charge (additional 10% to 20% of input price; in general, the input price is the acquisition cost, including related costs) is granted in the year of acquisition for certain tangible assets if other conditions are met.

Effective from 2010, the component depreciation of assets method may be used for accounting purposes. For tax purposes, the accounting result is adjusted as if this method was not used.

Specified tangible assets used in solar energy production are depreciated proportionally for a period of 240 months.

Depreciable intangible assets are divided into two categories — intangible assets that may be used for a definite time period and those that may be used for an indefinite time period. Intangible assets that may be used for a definite period are depreciated proportionally during such period. If the period for use is indefinite, the intangible asset is depreciated proportionally over the following periods (also see next paragraph).

Category	Period (months)
Audiovisual works	18
Software	36
Foundation expenses	60
Other intangible assets	72

Under an amendment, effective from 1 July 2017, the above periods are set as minimum depreciation periods. According to transitory provisions, this modification applies to intangible assets of which depreciation was commenced after the effective date of the amendment (that is, 1 July 2017).

Research and development costs. In principle, qualifying costs for certain eligible R&D projects are deductible twice (first as tax-deductible expenses, then as a specific tax base decreasing item). Since 2014, the R&D deduction has been increased to 110% of incremental eligible costs incurred in the tax period. Purchased services do not qualify for the second deduction (except for the services provided by a public university or other research institutions specified by relevant legislation). Further detailed conditions are provided for the deduction.

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward for five years. The carryforward may be lost if a "substantive change" in persons participating in the equity or control of the taxpayer occurs and if the same activity test is not met. A "substantive change" is considered to be one of the following:

- A change in more than 25% equity ownership
- A change resulting in a shareholder receiving decisive influence

The same activity test is met if 80% of the revenues generated in the period in which the substantive change occurs and in the following tax-loss utilization periods is from the same activities that were performed in the period in which the tax loss was generated.

Groups of companies. Czech tax law does not provide for consolidated tax returns or other types of group relief.

Rate

D. Other significant taxes

Nature of tax

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Value-added tax (VAT), levied on all	
taxable supplies (goods and services),	
acquisitions of goods from other EU	
member states and imports of goods;	
certain supplies are exempt	
Standard rate; applicable to most goods	
and services	21%
Reduced rate applicable to specified	
goods and services (for example, food	
products and cultural services)	15%
Reduced rate applicable to certain goods,	
such as books, pharmaceuticals and	100/
baby food	10%
Social security and health insurance	
contributions; the social security	
contributions are paid only up to the	
maximum assessment base	
Health insurance	00/
Employer	9%
Employee	4.5%
(No maximum assessment base applies.)	
Old-age pension	21.50/
Employer	21.5%
Employee	6.5%
(The expected maximum assessment base is	
CZK1,672,080 as of 1 January 2020.)	
Sickness	2 10/
Employer	2.1%
Employee	0%

Nature of tax	Rate
(The expected maximum assessment ba	se is
CZK1,672,080 as of 1 January 2020.)	
Unemployment	
Employer	1.2%
Employee	0%
(The expected maximum assessment ba	se is
CZK1,672,080 as of 1 January 2020.)	
Real estate transfer tax; levied on the	
acquisition of real estate	4%
Excise tax, imposed on entities that	
produce or import certain goods,	
including hydrocarbon fuels and	
lubricants, alcohol and spirits, beer,	
wine and tobacco products; tax based	
on the quantity of goods expressed	
in specific units; tax may be levied	
only once on a particular good	Various
Road tax, imposed on entities that use	
vehicles; based on engine capacity	
and number of axles	Various
Environmental tax; imposed on electricity,	
natural gas and solid fuel when delivered	
to final consumers; tax is based on the	
quantity of goods expressed in specific	
units; tax is administered and paid by the	
distributor which charges it to the final	
customer as a price increase	Various
Tax stamps for the use of highways	
Small vehicles (up to 3.5 tons;	
annual stamp)	CZK1,500
Large vehicles	Electronic road tolls

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The only legal tender valid in the Czech Republic is the Czech crown (CZK). Other currencies may be used for domestic transactions, but the use of the Czech crown is prevalent.

The Czech crown is fully convertible. Several financial transactions, such as direct investments or acceptance of credit from abroad, are subject to a reporting requirement.

Anti-avoidance legislation. In applying the tax law, the tax authorities may consider the substance of a transaction if the form of the transaction conceals the actual facts. In addition, the Czech courts have developed the abuse-of-law concept. The concept is similar to the one developed by the European Court of Justice (for example, *Halifax* [No. C-255/02]).

A minimalistic version of the general anti-avoidance rule (inspired by the Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive [ATAD]) is included in the Tax Administration Law as of 1 April 2019. The provision applies to all taxes, and its wording (together with the explanatory report) indicates continuity of the current approach to the abuse of law concept.

Transfer pricing. If prices in a transaction involving related parties vary from the current market prices and if the difference cannot

be justified, the market prices are used for tax purposes. Related parties include companies related through capital (that is, the same legal or natural persons directly or indirectly manage, control or own more than 25%) and companies related in a different manner. In addition, related parties are persons who establish a business relationship for the principal purpose of decreasing taxable income or increasing a tax loss.

Binding rulings. Taxpayers may apply to the tax authorities for advance pricing agreements and for binding opinions on transfer prices, the determination of the tax base of a tax nonresident from activities carried on by a permanent establishment, technical improvements of long-term assets, the allocation of expenses to taxable and nontaxable income, expenses incurred on R&D projects, expenses incurred on buildings that are also used for private purposes, and the application of VAT rates.

Financing expenses. The tax deductibility of financing expenses (interest and associated expenses) with respect to related-party loans (including back-to-back loans) is limited by a debt-equity ratio of 4:1 (6:1 for banks and insurance companies). Financing expenses with respect to profit-participating loans are nondeductible for tax purposes. Also, limitations are imposed on the deductibility of financing expenses related to shareholdings.

Based on the transposition of the ATAD, effective from 1 April 2019, the deductibility limit for exceeding borrowing costs is the higher of 30% tax earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) or CZK80 million. The rule does not apply to "standalone" taxpayers and to listed financial enterprises. Borrowing costs subject to this rule are defined broadly in line with ATAD. Disallowed exceeding borrowing costs may be carried forward and claimed in future tax periods (however, transfer to previous tax periods and transfer of unused capacity to future tax periods will not be allowed). The interest deductibility limitation rule will apply together with the thin-capitalization rule and other limitations on financing expenses.

Controlled foreign company rules. CFC rules were implemented through the ATAD transposition and are effective from April 2019. The CFC rules provide for taxation of certain types of passive income of a CFC (or permanent establishment if exempt pursuant to a double tax treaty) in the hands of a Czech controlling company in proportion to the share capital held in the CFC if the following conditions are met:

- The CFC entity does not carry out substantive economic activity.
- The foreign tax of the CFC entity is lower than 50% of the tax that would be paid as a Czech resident under Czech rules.
- The Czech controlling company directly or indirectly (itself or with associated companies) has a greater than 50% share of the voting rights, capital or profits.

Exit taxation. Exit taxation rules (that is, taxation of the transfer of assets with no change in ownership from the Czech Republic to another jurisdiction if the Czech Republic loses the right to tax the transferred asset) were implemented through the ATAD transposition and apply to tax periods beginning on or after 1 January 2020. The main parameters of the rules are broadly in line with those in the ATAD.

Anti-hybrid rules. Anti-hybrid rules were also implemented through the ATAD transposition and apply to tax periods beginning on or after 1 January 2020. Situations of double deduction, deduction without inclusion of income and imported hybrid mismatch are addressed by the anti-hybrid rules.

Foreign investment. Similar rules apply to both Czech investors and foreign investors.

Exchange of information. Various recent changes have occurred in the area of exchange of information, such as amendments made to the EU directive on administrative cooperation in the field of taxation, including Country-by-Country Reporting (CbCR) and the Mandatory Disclosure Regime (draft legislation implementing the EU Directive on Administrative Cooperation 6 [DAC 6] is currently in the legislative process and is not expected to go beyond EU DAC 6), conclusion of the Multilateral Competent Authority Agreement and the conclusion of similar agreements with "tax haven" countries.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The Czech Republic honors bilateral tax treaties of Czechoslovakia. It has also entered into tax treaties with many other jurisdictions. The Czech Republic is a signatory of the Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (Multilateral Instrument, or MLI). The Czech Republic intends to implement "the minimum standard"; that is, the preamble, the rule to prevent treaty abuse (the principal purpose test) and modifications concerning the effective resolution of disputes by mutual agreement, in 52 existing double tax treaties. At the time of writing, the MLI ratification process was almost complete with an expected date of entry into force in the first half of 2020.

The following table lists the withholding tax rates under the bilateral treaties currently honored by the Czech Republic.

	•	•	*
	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	5/15 (b)	0/5 (g)	10
Armenia	10	0/5/10 (g)	5/10 (a)
Australia	5/15 (e)	10	10
Austria	0/10 (c)(s)	0 (t)	0/5 (a)(q)
Azerbaijan	8	0/5/10 (g)	10
Bahrain	5	0	10
Barbados	5/15 (b)	0/5 (g)	5/10 (a)
Belarus	5/10 (b)	0/5 (g)	5
Belgium	5/15 (b)(s)	0/10 (g)(t)	0/5/10 (q)(aa)
Bosnia and			
Herzegovina	5	0	0/10 (a)
Brazil	15	0/10/15 (g)(i)	15/25 (v)
Bulgaria	10 (s)	0/10 (g)(t)	10 (q)
Canada	5/15 (c)	0/10 (g)	10
Chile	15	4/10 (z)	5/10 (w)
China Mainland	5/10 (b)	0/7.5 (g)	10
Colombia	5/15/25 (b)	0/10 (g)	10
Croatia	5	0	10
Cyprus	0/5 (c)(s)	0 (t)	0/10 (a)(q)
Denmark	0/15 (c)(s)	0 (t)	$0/10 \ (a)(q)$

	. 000.0		
	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Egypt	5/15 (b)	0/15 (g)	15
Estonia	5/15 (b)(s)	0/10 (g)(t)	10 (q)
Ethiopia	10	0/10 (g)	10 (4)
Finland	5/15 (b)(s)	0 (t)	0/1/5/10 (m)(q)
France	0/10 (b)(s)	0 (t)	0/5/10 (q)(u)
Georgia	5/10 (b)	0/8 (g)	0/5/10 (q)(u) 0/5/10 (u)
Germany	5/15 (b)(s)		5 (q)
Greece	15 (s)	0 (t)	0/10 (a)(q)
Hong Kong SAR	5	0/10 (g)(t)	10
Hungary	5/15 (b)(s)	0 (t)	10 (q)
Iceland	5/15 (b)(s)	0 (t)	10 (q)
India	10	0/10 (g)	10 (4)
Indonesia	10/15 (e)	0/12.5 (g)	12.5
Iran	5	0/5 (g)	8
Ireland	5/15 (b)(s)	0 (t)	10 (q)
Israel	5/15 (f)	0/10 (g)	5
Italy	15 (s)	0 (t)	0/5 (a)(q)
Japan	10/15 (b)	0/10 (g)	0/10 (a)
Jordan	10	0/10 (g)	10
Kazakhstan	10	0/10 (g)	10
Korea (North)	10	0/10 (g)	10
Korea (South)	5	0/5 (g)	0/10 (a)
Kuwait	0/5 (k)	0	10
Latvia	5/15 (b)(s)	0/10 (g)(t)	10 (q)
Lebanon	5	0	5/10 (w)
Liechtenstein	0/15 (c)(s)	0 (t)	0/10 (a)(q)
Lithuania	5/15 (b)(s)	0/10 (g)(t)	10 (q)
Luxembourg	0/10 (c)(s)	0 (t)	0/10 (a)(q)
Malaysia	0/10 (1)	0/12 (g)	12
Malta	5 (s)	0 (t)	5 (q)
Mexico	10	0/10 (g)	10
Moldova	5/15 (b)	5	10
Mongolia	10	0/10 (g)	10
Montenegro	10	0/10 (g)	5/10 (a)
Morocco	10	0/10 (g)	10
Netherlands	0/10 (b)(s)	0 (t)	5 (q)
New Zealand	15	0/10 (g)	10
Nigeria	12.5/15 (c)	0/15 (g)	15
North Macedonia	5/15 (b)	0	10
Norway	0/15 (c)(s)	0(t)	0/5/10 (u)(q)
Pakistan	5/15 (b)	$0/10 \ (g)$	10
Panama	5/10 (y)	0/5/10 (g)(z)	10
Philippines	10/15 (c)	0/10 (g)	10/15 (r)
Poland	5 (s)	0/5 (g)(t)	10 (q)
Portugal	$10/15 \ (j)(s)$	0/10 (g)(t)	10 (q)
Romania	10 (s)	0/7 (g)(t)	10 (q)
Russian			
Federation	10	0	10
Saudi Arabia	5	0	10
Serbia	10	0/10 (g)	5/10 (a)
Singapore	5	0	10
Slovak Republic	5/15 (c)(s)	0 (t)	0/10 (a)(q)
Slovenia	5/15 (b)(s)	0/5 (g)(t)	10 (q)
South Africa	5/15 (b)	0	10
Spain	5/15 (b)(s)	0 (t)	0/5 (n)(q)

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Sri Lanka	6/15 (o)	0/10 (g)	0/10 (a)
Sweden	0/10 (b)(s)	0 (t)	0/5 (a)(q)
Switzerland	0/15 (c)(s)	0 (t)	5/10 (p)(q)
Syria	10	0/10 (g)	12
Tajikistan	5	$0/7 \ (g)$	10
Thailand	10	0/10/15 (g)	5/10/15 (h)
Tunisia	10/15 (b)	12	5/15 (a)
Turkey	10	0/10 (g)	10
Turkmenistan	10	0/10 (g)	10
Ukraine	5/15 (b)	0/5 (g)	10
United Arab			
Emirates	0/5 (k)	0	10
United Kingdom	5/15 (b)(s)	0(t)	0/10 (a)(q)
United States	5/15 (c)	0	0/10 (a)
Uzbekistan	5/10 (b)	0/5 (g)	10
Venezuela	5/10 (f)	0/10 (g)	12
Vietnam	10	0/10 (g)	10
Non-treaty			
jurisdictions	15/35(x)	0/15/35 (d)(x)	15/35(x)

- The lower rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights. The higher rate applies to royalties paid for patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or information.
- The lower rate applies if the receiving company (other than a partnership) owns at least 25% of the capital of the payer. Under the Belgium treaty, dividends paid to partnerships may also qualify for the lower rate. Under the United Kingdom treaty, the lower rate applies if the receiving company controls at least 25% of shares with voting rights of the payer. Under the Japan treaty, the lower rate applies if the receiving company holds at least 25% of shares with voting rights of the payer for at least six months preceding the payment of dividend. Under the Colombia treaty, the 25% rate applies to dividends paid by a Colombian resident that are derived from profits that were not under the law subject to Colombian tax, and the 15% rate applies to dividends not subject to the 5% or 25% rates.
- The lower rate applies if the receiving company (other than a partnership) owns at least 10% of the capital of the payer. Under the Canada and Nigeria treaties, the lower rate applies if the receiving company controls at least 10% of the voting rights of the payer (except for dividends paid by a Canadian investment corporation). Under the United States treaty, the lower rate applies if the receiving company owns at least 10% of the shares with voting rights of the payer (exceptions applies to dividends paid by investments companies and real estate investment trusts located in the United States). Under the Norway treaty, the 0% rate also applies to dividends paid to the government or specified institutions. Under the Cyprus, Liechtenstein, Luxembourg and Switzerland treaties, the 0% rate applies if at least 10% of share capital of the payer is held by an entity (other than a partnership) for at least one year. Under the Denmark treaty, the 0% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a pension fund. Under the Switzerland treaty, the 0% rate also applies if the recipient of the dividends is a central bank or a pension fund.
- Interest on mutual deposits with banks in the interbank market is exempt from tax for recipients from non-treaty countries (subject to reciprocal treatment). For all Czech tax nonresidents (that is, recipients from treaty and non-treaty countries), interest on bonds issued by Czech taxpayers or the Czech Republic outside the Czech Republic is exempt from tax. The 15% rate applies to other interest but see also footnote (x).
- The lower rate applies if the receiving company (other than a partnership) owns at least 20% of the capital of the payer. Under the Australia treaty, the lower rate applies to dividends paid from the Czech Republic to Australia if the receiving company owns at least 20% of the capital of the payer and to dividends paid from Australia to the Czech Republic if special requirements are met.
- (f) The 5% rate applies if the receiving company (other than a partnership) owns more than 15% of the capital of the payer.

- (g) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to (or by) the government (or specified institutions), subject to further conditions. Under the Albania treaty, the 0% rate also applies to interest paid to an agency, including banks and financial institutions, wholly owned by the contracting state. Under the Georgia treaty, the 0% rate also applies to interest on loans and credits guaranteed by governments or related to sales of industrial equipment that are financed by loans. Under the Armenia and Azerbaijan treaties, the 5% rate applies to interest on bank loans. Under the Ethiopia treaty, the 0% rate also applies to, among other items, interest paid to institutions owned or controlled by the government whose sole purpose is the promotion of export or foreign investment. Under the Thailand treaty, the 10% rate applies to interest paid to financial institutions or insurance companies; otherwise, the rate of the source country applies. Under the Pakistan and Syria treaties, the 0% rate also applies to interest paid to the central bank or any financial institution wholly owned by the government and to interest on loans and credits guaranteed by the government or specified institutions. Under the China Mainland treaty, the 0% rate also applies if the interest paid to selected government agencies or the central bank or if the receivable is financed, guaranteed or pledged by the government, the central bank or a selected government agency. Under the Barbados, Colombia, Iran, Tajikistan and Uzbekistan treaties, the 0% rate also applies to interest from the sale on credit of merchandise or equipment or from a loan or credit granted by a bank or guaranteed by the government (or specified institutions). Under the Belarus treaty, the 0% rate also applies to interest on bank loans. Under the Poland treaty, the 0% rate also applies to interest from a loan or credit granted by a bank or guaranteed by the government (or specified institutions). Under the Belgium treaty, the 0% rate applies to interest from suspended payments for goods and services, loans guaranteed by public institutions aimed to support the export and bank loans and deposits (except in the form of securities). Under the Brazil treaty, interest from securities, bonds and promissory notes issued by the government (or specified institutions) is subject to tax in the state of residence of the issuer. Under the Bulgaria and Panama treaties, the 0% rate also applies to interest from suspended payments for equipment or goods or from certain loans guaranteed by public institutions. Under the Canada treaty, the 0% rate also applies to, among other items, interest paid to institutions established to manage and pay out benefits from pension, retirement or employee schemes (other limitations apply). Under the Korea (South) treaty, the 0% rate also applies to interest paid in connection with the sale on credit of any merchandise or equipment or in connection with a loan or credit guaranteed or insured by the government (or specified institutions). Under the Kazakhstan and Turkmenistan treaties, the 0% rate also applies to interest from loans guaranteed by the government (or specified institutions). Under the Malaysia treaty, the 0% rate also applies to interest from approved loans if the beneficial owner of the interest is a Czech tax resident.
- (h) The 5% rate applies to royalties for copyrights. The 10% rate applies to royalties for patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas and processes. The 15% rate applies to other royalties.
- The 10% rate applies to loans and credits granted by a bank for a period of at least 10 years in connection with the following:
 - · Sales of industrial equipment or studies
 - · Installation or furnishing of industrial or scientific units
 - · Public works
- (j) The 10% rate applies if the receiving company owns at least 25% of the payer for at least two years preceding the payment of the dividend.
- (k) The 0% rate applies to a dividend paid to the government of a contracting state (or a government institution) or to a company that is at least 25% owned by the government of the contracting state.
- The 0% rate applies to a dividend paid by a tax resident of Malaysia to a Czech tax resident who is the beneficial owner of the dividends.
- (m) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights. The 1% rate applies to royalties paid for finance leases of equipment. The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for operating leases of equipment and for the use of, or right to use, software. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (n) The lower rate applies to royalties for copyrights, with the exception of royalties for cinematographic films and films or tapes for television broadcasting. The higher rate applies to other royalties.
- (o) The lower rate applies to dividends paid by a tax resident of Sri Lanka to a Czech tax resident (except with respect to investments made after the effective date of the treaty).
- (p) The treaty provides for a rate of 10%, but a protocol to the treaty provides for a rate of 5% until Swiss domestic law imposes a withholding tax on royalties.

- (q) In addition to treaty protection, royalties paid by Czech companies or permanent establishments of companies from EU member states to related-party companies located in other EU/EEA member states or Switzerland is exempt from tax if the conditions stated in provisions implementing EU Directive 2003/49/EC, as amended, are satisfied and if an advance ruling is issued by the Czech tax authority. If a Czech withholding tax applies to outbound royalties, EU/EEA tax residents may choose to include the income in their tax return and have it taxed at the standard corporate income tax rate after deduction of associated expenses (while claiming a credit for the withholding tax paid against tax liability stated in the tax return), or to treat the withholding tax as a final tax on the income.
- The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for patents, trademarks and industrial, commercial, or scientific equipment or information. The 15% rate applies to royalties paid for films.
- In addition to treaty protection, dividends paid by Czech companies to parent companies (as defined in the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive 2011/96/EU) that are located in other EU member states, or in Iceland, Liechtenstein, Norway or Switzerland, are exempt from withholding tax if the parent company maintains a holding of at least 10% of the distributing company for an uninterrupted period of at least one year (this condition may be met subsequently). Further conditions apply.
- In addition to treaty protection, interest from qualified instruments paid by Czech companies or permanent establishments of companies from EU member states to related-party companies (as defined in EU Directive 2003/49/EC) located in other EU/EEA member states or Switzerland is exempt from withholding tax if the conditions stated in the provisions implementing EU Directive 2003/49/EC, as amended, in the Czech tax law are satisfied and if an advance ruling is issued by the Czech tax authority. In addition, if Czech withholding tax applies to outbound interest, EU/EEA tax residents may choose to include the income in their tax return and have it taxed at the standard corporate income tax rate after deduction of associated expenses (while claiming a credit for the withholding tax paid against tax liability stated in the tax return), or to treat the withholding tax as a final tax on the income.
- The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights. The 5% rate applies to payments for industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret patterns or production procedures and software, as well as for information relating to experience acquired in the areas of industry, commerce or science.
- The 25% rate applies to royalties paid for trademarks. The 15% rate applies to other royalties.
- (w) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- A 35% tax rate applies to payments to tax residents in countries with which (x) the Czech Republic has not entered into a double tax treaty or a treaty on exchange of information in tax matters. For further details, see footnote (e) in Section A.
- The 5% rate applies to business profits after taxation transferred by a permanent establishment in one contracting state to its head office in the other contracting state.
- The 4% rate applies to interest paid to banks, insurance companies and other specified lending and financial institutions. If Chile agrees to a lower rate or an exemption with an Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development member state, this lower rate or exemption would also apply to the treaty between Chile and the Czech Republic.
- (aa) The 0% rate applies to copyright royalties paid from the Czech Republic to Belgium. The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.

New tax treaties that affect withholding rates with Bangladesh, Botswana, Ghana, Kosovo and Kyrgyzstan are in the ratification process. In addition, a bill aimed to prevent double taxation with respect to Taiwan is currently in the parliament approval process.

Denmark

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

All telephone calls to the persons in Denmark listed below should be made to the persons' mobile telephone numbers. These persons no longer have office telephone numbers. Telephone calls to the office switchboard will be put through to the respective persons' mobile telephone numbers.

Copenhagen GMT +1

EY +45 73-23-30-00 Dirch Passers Allé 36 Fax: +45 72-29-30-30

DK-2000 Frederiksberg Email: copenhagen@dk.ey.com

Copenhagen Denmark

Head of Tax, Denmark

Jan Huusmann Mobile: +45 51-38-48-53 Email: jan.huusmann@dk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Carina Marie G. Korsgaard Mobile: +45 25-29-37-64

Email: carina.m.g.korsgaard@dk.ey.com

Niclas H. Sonne Mobile: +45 25-29-39-97

Email: niclas.h.sonne@dk.ey.com

Jens Wittendorff Mobile: +45 51-58-28-20
Email: jens.wittendorff@dk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

★ Justin Breau Mobile: +45 25-29-39-32

Email: justin.breau@dk.ey.com Mobile: +45 51-58-26-49

Henrik Arhnung Mobile: +45 51-58-26-49
Email: henrik.arhnung@dk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness

★ Marc Schlaeger Mobile: +45 51-58-28-22

Email: marc.schlaeger@dk.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

★ Kristian Nørskov Stidsen Mobile: +45 25-29-52-59

Email: kristian.n.stidsen@dk.ey.com
Bjarne Gimsing Mobile: +45 25-29-36-99

Email: bjarne.gimsing@dk.ey.com

Inge Heinrichsen, Mobile: +45 25-29-37-61

Financial Services Tax Email: inge.heinrichsen@dk.ey.com

Anders Lundvig Mobile: +45 25-29-35-22

Email: anders.lundvig@dk.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Morten S. Dalsgaard Mobile: +45 51-58-27-71

Email: morten.s.dalsgaard@dk.ey.com

Indirect Tax and Customs

Mick Jørgensen Mobile: +45 51-22-16-43

Email: mick.joergensen@dk.ey.com

Randi Christiansen Mobile: +45 25-29-39-41

Email: randi.christiansen@dk.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Carsten Brendstrup Mobile: +45 25-29-59-11

Email: carsten.brendstrup@dk.ey.com

Legal Services

★ Susanne S. Levinsen Mobile: +45 25-29-35-99

Email: susanne.s.levinsen@dk.ey.com

Greenland

★ Carina Marie G. Korsgaard Mobile: +45 25-29-37-64

Email: carina.m.g.korsgaard@dk.ey.com

Aarhus GMT +1

 EY
 +45 73-23-30-00

 Værkmestervej 25
 Fax: +45 72-29-30-30

 DK-8000 Aarhus C
 Email: aarhus@dk.ey.com

Denmark

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Søren Næsborg Jensen Mobile: +45 25-29-45-61

Email: soeren.n.jensen@dk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Email: henrik.morthensen@dk.ey.com

Mobile: +45 25-29-45-71

Indirect Tax and Customs

Henrik Morthensen

Asger H. Engvang Mobile: +45 40-40-22-60 Email: asger.engvang@dk.ey.com

Kolding GMT +1

ΕY

Kolding Åpark 1, 3. Sal Kolding-6000 Denmark

Business Tax Advisory

★ Kristian Nørskov Stidsen Mobile: +45 25-29-52-59

Email: kristian.n.stidsen@dk.ey.com

A. At a glance

710 710 4 9141100	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	22
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	22
Branch Tax Rate (%)	22
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0/22 (a)
Interest	0/22 (b)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	0/22 (c)
Branch Remittance Tax	0 (d)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited

- (a) The general withholding tax rate is 22%, and the recipient can apply for a refund depending on the final tax rate. A withholding tax of 0% normally applies to dividends paid to group companies. See Section B.
- (b) The 22% rate applies to payments between related parties. The rate may be eliminated if certain conditions are met under the European Union (EU) Interest-Royalty Directive or a double tax treaty entered into by Denmark. See Section B.
- (c) The rate is 0% for royalties paid for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films, and for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. In addition, the rate

may be reduced or eliminated if certain conditions are met under the EU Interest-Royalty Directive or a double tax treaty entered into by Denmark.

- (d) A Danish branch office or a tax-transparent entity may be re-characterized as a Danish tax-resident company if the entity is controlled by owners resident in one or more foreign countries, the Faroe Islands, or Greenland and if either of the following circumstances exists:
 - The entity is treated as a separate legal entity for tax purposes in the country or countries of the controlling owner(s).
 - The country or countries of the controlling owner(s) are located outside the EU and have not entered into a double tax treaty with Denmark under which withholding tax on dividends paid to companies is reduced or renounced.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. A resident company is a company incorporated in Denmark. In addition, a company incorporated in a foreign country is considered a resident of Denmark if its day-to-day management is in Denmark.

All tax-resident companies that are part of the same group must be included in a Danish mandatory joint taxation arrangement, regardless of whether these companies are subject to full or limited tax liability in Denmark. This mandatory joint taxation comprises all Danish affiliated companies as well as permanent establishments and real estate located in Denmark (for details, see Section C).

The income of resident companies that is generated in a foreign permanent establishment or real estate located outside Denmark is not included in the statement of the taxable income in Denmark, unless Denmark is granted the right to tax such income under an applicable double tax treaty or other international agreement, or the income is subject to controlled foreign company (CFC) taxation (see Section E).

Branches of foreign companies located in Denmark are taxed only on trading income and on chargeable capital gains derived from the disposal of trading assets that are located in Denmark and related to a Danish permanent establishment.

Rate of corporate tax. For the 2020 income year, resident and non-resident companies are taxed at a rate of 22%.

Capital gains. Capital gains are taxed as other income at a rate of 22%.

Capital gains derived from a disposal of shares in a group company (group shares), shares in a subsidiary (subsidiary shares) and own shares (shares issued by the company) are exempt from tax regardless of the ownership period, while losses incurred on such shares are not deductible.

The following are considered group shares:

- Shares in a company that is subject to mandatory joint taxation under Danish rules together with the shareholder of the company
- Shares in a company that is eligible for inclusion in an international joint taxation arrangement under Danish rules (see Section C)

Shares are considered subsidiary shares if all of the following conditions are met:

 The shares are in a company in which the shareholder directly owns at least 10% of the share capital.

- The company is in a legal form that is similar to a Danish limited liability company.
- The company is subject to corporate tax in its home country (without exemption).
- The company is located in a country that has an agreement with Denmark on exchange of information.

Certain anti-avoidance rules apply if shareholders that do not each meet the requirements of holding group shares or subsidiary shares set up an intermediate holding company that by itself is able to meet the requirements.

In certain cases, capital gains may be reclassified as dividends. The reclassification of capital gains to dividends applies under specific circumstances only.

In general, capital gains derived from a disposal of shares that are not own shares, group shares or subsidiary shares (known as portfolio shares) are taxable at the statutory corporate income tax rate of 22%, while losses are deductible, regardless of the ownership period. However, capital gains derived from the disposal of portfolio shares do not trigger taxation if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The shares relate to a Danish limited liability company or a similar foreign company.
- The shares are not publicly listed.
- A maximum of 85% of the book value of the portfolio company is placed in publicly listed shares.
- The company disposing of the portfolio shares does not buy new portfolio shares in the same company within six months after the disposal.

The current rules regarding taxation of portfolio shares are based on the mark-to-market method, under which gains and losses are computed on the basis of the market value of the shares at the beginning and end of the income year. It is possible to opt for taxation based on the realization method with respect to unlisted portfolio shares only. Listed portfolio shares must be taxed according to the mark-to-market method. Special rules apply to the carryforward of unused losses on portfolio shares.

Gains on the sale of goodwill and intellectual property rights are subject to tax.

Recaptured depreciation (see Section C) is taxed as ordinary income at a rate of 22%.

Administration. In general, the income year for companies is the calendar year. Companies may select a staggered income year, which is an income year other than the calendar year. They may change their income year if justified by special circumstances.

In general, tax returns for companies must be filed within six months after the end of the companies' income year. For companies with income years ending from 1 February to 31 March, tax returns must be filed by 1 August. Companies pay corporate tax on a current-year basis on 20 March and the remainder on 20 November. It is also possible to make a third current payment before 1 February of the following year. The final tax (calculated tax less paid current taxes) must be paid in November of the following year.

Dividends paid. In general, dividends paid are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 22%. However, withholding tax is normally not imposed on dividends paid to group companies if the Danish shares qualify as either group shares or subsidiary shares (see *Capital gains*) and if the withholding tax must be reduced or eliminated under the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive or a double tax treaty. For a company owning Danish shares that are group shares rather than subsidiary shares, it is required that the withholding tax would have been reduced or eliminated under the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive or a double tax treaty if the shares had been subsidiary shares. In both cases, the recipient of the dividends must be the beneficial owner of the dividends and, accordingly, is entitled to benefits under the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive or a double tax treaty.

The final tax rate for nonresident companies is generally 22%, with a rate of 15% for certain portfolio shares. The applicability of the 15% tax rate is described under *Capital gains* (conditions for deriving tax-exempt capital gains on portfolio shares). The 15% rate applies for corporations resident in jurisdictions with which Denmark has entered into a treaty on double taxation or exchange of information (if the shareholding meets the requirements described under *Capital gains*). A claim for a refund for the difference between the withholding tax of 22% and the final tax rate may be filed with the Danish tax authorities.

Withholding tax on dividends from a Danish subsidiary to a foreign company applies in the case of a redistribution of dividends if the Danish company itself has received dividends from a more-than-10%-owned company in another foreign country and if the Danish company cannot be regarded as the beneficial owner of the dividends received. Correspondingly, it applies if the Danish company has received dividends from abroad through one or more other Danish companies. Such dividends are generally subject to withholding tax at a rate of 22%, unless all of the following conditions are met:

- The rate is reduced under a double tax treaty with Denmark or the recipient is covered by the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive.
- The recipient is considered the beneficial owner of the dividends.
- The general anti-avoidance rule does not apply.

Interest paid. In general, interest paid to foreign group companies is subject to withholding tax at a rate of 22%. The withholding tax is eliminated if any of the following requirements are satisfied:

- The interest is not subject to tax or it is subject to tax at a reduced rate under the provisions of a double tax treaty. For example, if withholding tax on interest is reduced to 10% under a double tax treaty, the withholding tax is eliminated completely.
- The interest is not subject to tax in accordance with the EU Interest/Royalty Directive. Under the directive, interest is not subject to tax if both of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - The debtor company and the creditor company fall within the definition of a company under Article 3 in the EU Interest/Royalty Directive (2003/49/EC).
 - The companies have been associated (as stated in the directive) for at least a 12-month period.

- The interest accrues to a foreign company's permanent establishment in Denmark.
- The interest accrues to a foreign company, and a Danish parent company, indirectly or directly, is able to exercise control over such foreign company (for example, by holding more than 50% of the voting rights). Control must be fulfilled for a period of 12 months during which the interest is paid.
- The interest is paid to a recipient that is controlled by a foreign parent company resident in a country that has entered into a double tax treaty with Denmark and has CFC rules and if, under these foreign CFC rules, the recipient could be subject to CFC taxation.
- The recipient company can prove that the foreign taxation of the interest income amounts to at least 3/4 of the Danish corporate income tax and that it will not in turn pay the interest to another foreign company that is subject to corporate income tax amounting to less than ³/₄ of the Danish corporate income tax.

The withholding tax and exceptions also apply to non-interestbearing loans that must be repaid with a premium by the Danish debtor company.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on profits reported in the annual accounts, which are prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. For tax purposes, several adjustments are made, primarily concerning depreciation and write-offs of inventory.

Expenses incurred to acquire, ensure and maintain income are deductible on an accrual basis. Certain expenses, such as certain gifts, income taxes and formation expenses, are not deductible. Only 25% of business entertainment expenses is deductible for tax purposes. Expenses incurred on advisor fees are not deductible if they are incurred with respect to investments in shares that have the purposes of a full or partial acquisition of one or more companies and of the exercise of control over or participation in the management of these companies.

Inventories. Inventory may be valued at historical cost or at the cost on the balance sheet at the end of the income year. Inventory may also be valued at the production price if the goods are produced in-house. Indirect costs, such as freight, duties and certain other items, may be included.

Dividends received. Dividends received with respect to shares that qualify as group shares or subsidiary shares (see *Capital gains*) are exempt from tax to the extent that no tax deduction is claimed for the distribution by the entity making the distribution.

Dividends received by a Danish permanent establishment may be exempt from tax if the permanent establishment is owned by a foreign company that is tax resident in the EU, European Economic Area (EEA) or in a country that has entered into a double tax treaty with Denmark.

Dividends received on a company's own shares are exempt from tax.

Dividends that are not covered by the above tax exemption, such as dividends from portfolio shares, must be included in the taxable income of the dividend receiving company and taxed at the normal corporate income tax rate of 22%. A tax credit is normally available to the dividend receiving company for foreign withholding taxes withheld by the dividend distributing company.

Depreciation

Immediate deductions. For the 2020 income year, new acquisitions not exceeding DKK14,100 (2020 amount) or with a lifetime not exceeding three years are 100% deductible in the year of purchase. Computer software, operating equipment and ships for research and development, except operating equipment and ships used for exploration of raw materials, are also 100% deductible in the year of purchase.

Asset classes. Certain depreciable assets must be allocated among four asset classes:

- Operating equipment (including production facilities, machinery, office equipment, hardware and certain software that may not be written off immediately) may be depreciated at an annual rate of up to 25%, using the declining-balance method.
- Certain ships (weighing more than 20 tons and leased out without a crew) may be depreciated at an annual rate up to 12%, using the declining-balance method.
- Certain operating equipment with a long economic life (certain ships transporting goods or passengers, aircraft, rolling railway material, drilling rigs and facilities for producing heat and electricity) may be depreciated at an annual rate of up to 15%, using the declining-balance method. Facilities for producing heat and electricity with a capacity of less than 1 MW and wind-turbine generators (regardless of the capacity) may be depreciated at an annual rate of up to 15%, using the declining-balance method.
- Infrastructural facilities (facilities used for purposes, such as transporting, storing and distributing electricity, water, heat, oil, gas and wastewater and facilities with respect to radio, telecommunications and data transmissions) may be depreciated at an annual rate of up to 7%, using the declining-balance method.

It is important to distinguish between building installations and infrastructural facilities.

Buildings. Buildings used for commercial and industrial purposes may be depreciated at an annual rate of up to 4%, using the straight-line method based on the purchase price, excluding the value of the land. Office buildings, financial institutions, hotels, hospitals and certain other buildings may not be depreciated. However, office blocks or office premises adjacent to buildings used for commercial purposes may be depreciated if the office blocks are used together with the depreciable buildings.

Others. Acquired goodwill, patent rights and trademarks may be amortized over seven years. Costs incurred in connection with the improvement of rented premises and properties (not used for habitation or other commercial or non-industrial purposes) on leased land may be depreciated at an annual rate of up to 20%. If the tenancy is entered into for a fixed number of years, the annual depreciation rate cannot exceed a rate that results in equal amounts of depreciation over the fixed number of years.

Recapture. The amount of depreciation claimed on an asset may be recaptured on the disposal of the asset. Recaptured depreciation is subject to tax at a rate of 22%. For assets depreciated under the declining-balance method, however, the consideration received is deducted from the collective declining-balance account, and, consequently, the recapture is indirect.

Advance depreciation. Advance depreciation is available on ships. A total of 30% (with a maximum of 15% in any single year) of the expenditure exceeding DKK1,608,000 (2020 amount) may be written off in the years preceding the year of delivery or completion. The relief is given if a binding contract has been concluded for construction or purchase of a ship. If a partnership enters into the contract, each partner must meet the DKK1,608,000 (2020 amount) requirement. If a ship is intended for lease, advance depreciation is not allowed in the year of acquisition, unless permission is obtained from the local tax authorities. This rule does not apply to the ships included in the new asset classes (see *Depreciation*).

"Super deduction" for research and development costs. A "super deduction" is also available on costs concerning research and development. Costs connected to research and development can be deducted at a rate of 103% in 2020, 105% in 2021-2022, 108% in 2023-2025 and 110% from 2026 and onwards. The "super deduction" is conditioned on the costs being connected to the taxpayer's business. The deduction can be made either at once in the income year in which the costs are incurred, or over the course of five years including the income year in which the costs are incurred.

Relief for trading losses. Trading losses and interest expenses may be set off against other income and chargeable gains. Losses incurred may be set off in full against the portion of the year's taxable income not exceeding an amount of DKK8,572,500 (2020 amount). Losses exceeding DKK8,572,500 (2020 amount) may be set off against 60% of the taxable income for the year. As a result, a company may not reduce its taxable income to less than 40% of the taxable income exceeding DKK8,572,500 (2020 amount).

Losses, including prior-year losses, that cannot be set off against the taxable income for the year may be carried forward infinitely.

Losses may not be offset against interest and other capital income, net of interest paid, if more than 50% of the shares in the company changed ownership since the beginning of the year in which the loss was incurred. In addition, tax losses are forfeited by companies that are not engaged in an activity at the date of change of ownership.

Groups of companies. Joint taxation of Danish affiliated companies, Danish permanent establishments of foreign affiliated companies and real properties of foreign affiliated companies that are located in Denmark is compulsory. The jointly taxed income equals the sum of the net income of the jointly taxed companies, permanent establishments and real properties. An affiliation generally exists if a common shareholder (Danish or foreign) is able to control the company (for example, by holding more than 50% of the voting rights).

Joint taxation with foreign companies is voluntary. If a Danish company elects to be jointly taxed with a foreign company, all foreign affiliated companies must be included in the Danish joint taxation arrangement. These include all subsidiaries, permanent establishments and real estate owned by the Danish company. If the Danish company is owned by a foreign group, the ultimate foreign parent company and all foreign companies affiliated with the ultimate foreign parent company are also included.

A company is considered to be an affiliated company if a controlling interest exists.

A 10-year period of commitment applies if a Danish company elects to be jointly taxed with its foreign affiliated companies.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax (VAT)	25%
Labor market supplementary pension	
scheme (ATP); approximate annual	
employer contribution for each	
full-time employee	DKK2,272
Payroll tax (Loensumsafgift)	
Banks, insurance companies and other	
financial businesses; levied on total payroll	15%
Other VAT-exempt businesses, including	
some public bodies; levied on total payroll	
plus taxable profits, adjusted to exclude	
financial income and expenses	4.12%
Lotteries and information activities performed	
by tourist offices, other organizations and	
some public bodies; levied on total payroll	6.37%
Publishers or importers of newspapers; levied	
on the value of newspapers sold	3.54%

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Denmark does not impose foreign-exchange controls.

Debt-to-equity rules. Under thin-capitalization rules, interest paid by a Danish company or branch to a foreign group company is not deductible to the extent that the Danish company's debt-to-equity ratio exceeds 4:1 at the end of the debtor's income year and that the amount of controlled debt exceeds DKK10 million. Limited deductibility applies only to interest expenses relating to the part of the controlled debt that needs to be converted to equity to satisfy the debt-to-equity ratio of 4:1 (that is, a minimum of 20% equity). The thin-capitalization rules also apply to third-party debt if the third party has received guarantees and similar assistance from a group company of the borrower.

The Danish thin-capitalization rules are supplemented through an "interest ceiling rule" and an Earnings Before Interest, Taxes, Depreciation and Amortization (EBITDA) rule. These rules apply to controlled and non-controlled debt. Only companies with net financial expenses exceeding DKK21,300,000 and DKK22,313,400, respectively (2020 amounts), are subject to these supplementary rules. For jointly taxed companies, the thresholds apply to all of these companies together.

Under the "interest ceiling rule," a company may only deduct net financial expenses corresponding to 2.5% (2020 rate) of the taxable value of certain qualified assets. Deductions for any excess net financial expenses are lost, except for capital losses, which may be carried forward for three years.

Under the EBITDA rule, a company may reduce its taxable income through the deduction of financial expenses by no more than 30%. Net financial expenses exceeding this limit are non-deductible but, in contrast to the interest ceiling rule, the excess expenses can be carried forward without any time limitation (if not restricted again by the EBITDA rule). The calculation must be made after taking into account a possible restriction under the interest ceiling rule.

Under the interest ceiling rule, a safe harbor of net financial expenses up to DKK21,300,000 (2020 amount) exists. Under the EBITDA rule, a safe harbor of net financial expenses up to DKK22,313,400 (2020 amount) exists. These expenses are always deductible, subject to restriction under the thin-capitalization rules.

If a company establishes that it could obtain third-party financing on similar terms, it may be allowed to deduct the interest that would normally be disallowed under the ordinary thin-capitalization rules described above. No arm's-length principle can be applied to help the company escape the interest ceiling rule or the EBITDA rule.

Danish tax law does not recharacterize disallowed interest or impose withholding tax on it.

Anti-avoidance legislation. A general anti-avoidance rule has been implemented in the Danish domestic tax law. It is contained in Section 3 of the Danish Tax Assessment Act.

The anti-avoidance rule seeks to restrict the benefits of applicable tax law, including EU directives or a double tax treaty, claimed by a taxpayer who participates in an arrangement, or a series of arrangements, that has the primary purpose (or has as one of its primary purposes) to achieve a tax benefit that is contrary to the contents or purpose of the applicable tax law, EU directive or double tax treaty in question.

The global anti-avoidance rule is introduced in accordance with Article 6 of the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive (ATAD) and applies to resident and nonresident companies.

In addition, certain recharacterization rules exist, such as a rule that recharacterizes debt as equity if the debt is treated as an equity instrument according to the tax rules in the country of the creditor. Although a Danish company or taxable legal entity may change its domicile to another country, this would normally be considered a liquidation with the same tax effect as a taxable sale. The company can transfer its activities abroad, but, to prevent tax avoidance, such a transfer is considered a taxable disposal of the activities.

Controlled foreign companies. Under the CFC legislation, a Danish company, together with other group member companies, holding more than 50% of the voting power of a foreign company must include in taxable income 100% of the taxable income of the subsidiary if the subsidiary is primarily engaged in financial activities. For this purpose, a subsidiary is considered to be primarily engaged in financial activities if more than 50% of the subsidiary's taxable income consists of net financial income and if more than 10% of the subsidiary's assets are "financial assets" (calculated according to modified Danish tax rules). The CFC rules apply to branches only if the branch is directly held by the Danish company. The income of indirectly held branches is included in the income of its head office.

The Danish CFC legislation should have been changed in accordance with the EU ATAD as of 1 January 2019. However, this has not yet happened. On 6 November 2019, the Danish Minister of Taxation published a draft bill on CFC rules. New CFC rules are expected to be in place during 2020 and would apply for income years starting 1 January 2020 and future income years.

Anti-hybrid mismatch rules. Denmark has several anti-hybrid mismatch rules.

The rules are found in Section 2C and Sections 8C-8E of the Danish Corporate Tax Act.

Under Section 2C of the Danish Corporate Tax Act, branches of entities that are required to register in Denmark may be treated as separate entities for Danish tax purposes if certain conditions are met. This treatment may apply if the parent of the branch is located in a non-EU/non-treaty country or if the Danish branch is considered a separate entity for tax purposes in the parent's country. Certain exceptions exist, and case-by-case evaluation is suggested.

Under Section 8C of the Danish Corporate Tax Act, the definitions used in Sections 8D and 8E are listed. A total of 17 new definitions are set forth following a rule change entering into force on 1 January 2020. For example, definitions are provided for "mismatch result," "double tax deduction" and "hybrid mismatch."

Under Section 8D of the Danish Corporate Tax Act, if a hybrid mismatch leads to a double tax deduction for the same expense, the expense is, as a main rule, not deductible in Denmark. Additionally, an expense is not deductible if a hybrid mismatch leads to the payment being deductible in Denmark while not being taxable in the receiving party's jurisdiction. A company is not allowed to deduct payments to the extent that such payments directly or indirectly finance deductible expenses and if the payments result in a hybrid mismatch through a transaction or a series of transactions between associated entities or if the

payments are part of a structured arrangement. Section 8D also provides that a company must include income that would otherwise be attributed to a disregarded permanent establishment, to the extent that a hybrid mismatch concerns income from a disregarded permanent establishment.

Under Section 8E of the Danish Corporate Tax Act, a company that from a tax perspective is also residing in another jurisdiction is not allowed to deduct payments, expenses and losses, which are deductible in both jurisdictions, to the extent that the other jurisdiction allows for such items to be set off against income that is not double included income. However, such payments, expenses and losses can be deducted from income that is not double included income if the other jurisdiction is an EU country and if the company is regarded as residing in Denmark under a double tax treaty, to the extent that the other jurisdiction denies the deduction of the payments, expenses and losses. Also, a jointly taxed company that is participating in a joint taxation or another form of tax-loss carryforward in another jurisdiction is not allowed to deduct payments, expenses or losses, to the extent that the other jurisdiction allows for such items to be set off against income that is not double included income. Payments, expenses and loses that are deductible in both jurisdictions and for which deduction is not denied under the provision described in the preceding sentence can only be deducted from double included income.

Transfer pricing. Transactions between affiliated entities must be determined on an arm's-length basis. In addition, Danish companies and Danish permanent establishments must report summary information about transactions with affiliated companies as part of the company's annual tax return.

Danish tax law requires entities to prepare and maintain written transfer-pricing documentation for transactions that are not considered insignificant. Enterprises can be fined if they have not prepared any transfer-pricing documentation or if the documentation prepared is considered to be insufficient as a result of gross negligence or deliberate omission. The documentation can be prepared in Danish, English, Norwegian or Swedish and must be prepared no later than the deadline to file the summary information about transactions with affiliated companies, which is an integrated part of the company's annual tax return. The transferpricing documentation must be submitted to the tax authorities within 60 days on request.

The Danish Minister of Taxation published a draft bill on transfer-pricing-rules. New transfer-pricing rules are expected to be in place during 2020. Among other provisions, the rules establish an obligation to submit the transfer-pricing documentation together with or in close connection to the company's tax return.

The fine for failure to prepare satisfactory transfer-pricing documentation consists of a basic amount of DKK250,000 per year per entity for up to five years plus 10% of the income increase required by the tax authorities. The basic amount may be reduced to DKK125,000 if adequate transfer-pricing documentation is filed subsequently.

Fines may be imposed for every single income year for which satisfactory transfer-pricing documentation is not filed.

In addition, companies may be fined if they disclose incorrect or misleading information for purposes of the tax authorities' assessment of whether the company is subject to the documentation duty.

The documentation requirements for small and medium-sized enterprises apply only to transactions with affiliated entities in non-treaty countries that are not members of the EU/EEA. To qualify as small and medium-sized enterprises, enterprises must satisfy the following conditions:

- They must have less than 250 employees.
- They must have an annual balance sheet total of less than DKK125 million or annual revenues of less than DKK250 million.

The above amounts are calculated on a consolidated basis (that is, all group companies must be taken into account).

Country-by-Country reporting. Entities belonging to a multinational group with a consolidated revenue above DKK5.6 billion (EUR750 million) are subject to Country-by-Country (CbC) Reporting and notification obligations. Denmark generally follows the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development guidelines on CbC reporting.

The notification must be submitted by the Danish company or permanent establishment no later than 12 months after the last day of the reporting period (the entity's income year) to which the report relates. If there is more than one Danish entity in the group and these entities are subject to joint taxation in Denmark, the notification can be made by the appointed administrative entity of the Danish joint taxation group on behalf of all entities.

A surrogate or local filing of the CbC Report is required if there is no active agreement on automatic exchange of the report between Denmark and the country where the ultimate parent entity or another surrogate parent entity filing the report is tax resident.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Under Danish domestic law, no withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to companies if both of the following requirements are satisfied:

- The shares are group shares or subsidiary shares (see Section B).
- A tax treaty between Denmark and the jurisdiction of residence
 of the recipient of the dividend provides that Denmark must
 eliminate or reduce the withholding tax on dividends, or the
 recipient is resident in an EU member state and falls within the
 definition of a company under Article 2 of the EU ParentSubsidiary Directive (90/435/EEC) and the directive provides
 that Denmark must eliminate or reduce the withholding tax on
 dividends.

As a result, the reduced treaty rates on dividends in the table below might be eliminated under Danish domestic law.

		D	ENMARK 439
	Dividends %	Interest (a) %	Royalties (b)
Argentina	10 (c)	0	3/5/10/15
Australia	15	0	10
Austria	0 (d)	0	0
Azerbaijan	5 (j)	0	5/10
Bangladesh	10 (d)	0	10
Belarus	15	0	0
Belgium	0 (c)	0	0
Brazil	25	0	15 (g)
Bulgaria	5 (c)	0	0
Canada	5 (c)	0	10
Chile	5 (c)	0	5/15
China Mainland (m)	5 (1)	Ö	10
Croatia	5 (1)	0	10
Cyprus	0 (d)	0	0
Czech Republic	0 (d)	Ö	10
Egypt	15 (o)	0	20
Estonia	5 (c)	0	5/10
Faroe Islands	0 (d)	Ö	0
Finland	0 (d)	0	0
Georgia	0/5/10 (f)	Ö	0
Germany	5 (d)	Ö	0
Ghana	5 (d)	0	8
Greece	18	Ö	5
Greenland	0 (e)	Ö	10
Hungary	0 (n)	0	0
Iceland	0 (d)	ő	ő
India	15 (p)	ő	20
Indonesia	10 (o)	0	15
Ireland	0 (c)	Ö	0
Israel	0 (r)	Ö	0
Italy	0 (c)	0	0/5
Jamaica	10 (c)	0	10
Japan	0 (t)	0 (z)	0
Kenya	20 (q)	0	20
Korea (South)	15	0	10/15
Kuwait	0 (u)	0	10
Latvia	5 (c)	0	5/10
Lithuania	5 (c)	0	5/10
Luxembourg	5 (c)	0	0
Malaysia	0	0	10
Malta	0 (u)	0	0
Mexico	0 (c)	0	10
Montenegro	5 (w)	0	0
Morocco	10 (p)	0	10
Netherlands	0 (d)	0	0
New Zealand	15	0	10
North Macedonia	5 (u)	0	10
Norway	0 (d)	0	0
Pakistan	15	0	12
Philippines	10 (c)	0	15
Poland	0 (u)	0	5
Portugal	0 (1)	0	10
Romania	10 (c)	0	10
Russian Federation	10	0	0
Serbia	5 (c)	0	10
Singapore	0 (v)	0	10
O-T -	* (.)	-	

	Dividen	ds Interest	(a) Royalties (b)
Slovak Republic (i)	15	0	5
Slovenia	5 (ı	1) 0	5
South Africa	5 (0	0
Sri Lanka	15	0	10
Sweden	0 (0	d) 0	0
Switzerland	0 (0	0
Taiwan	10	0	10
Tanzania	15	0	20
Thailand	10	0	5/15
Trinidad and Tobago	10 (2	(x) 0	15
Tunisia	15	0	15
Turkey	15 (0	10
Uganda	10 (0	10
Ukraine	5 (0	10
USSR (h)	15	0	0
United Kingdom	0 (0	e) 0	0
United States	0/5/15 (y) 0	0
Venezuela	5 (i	1) 0	5/10
Vietnam	5 (1	(x) 0	5/15
Zambia	15	0	15
Non-treaty jurisdiction	s 22	22	22

- (a) In general, all interest payments to foreign group companies are subject to a final withholding tax of 22%. Several exceptions exist (see Section B). As a result of these exceptions, in general, withholding tax is imposed only on interest payments made to group companies that would qualify as CFCs for Danish tax purposes or if the recipient is not considered to be the beneficial owner, according to the domestic interpretation. Effective from the 2006 income year, withholding tax on interest paid to individuals was abolished.
- (b) Under Danish domestic law, the rate is 0% for royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films, and for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. Under a tax treaty, the general withholding tax rate for royalties of 22% can be reduced to 0%. Royalties paid to a company resident in another EU country are not subject to withholding tax if the provisions of the EU Interest/Royalty Directive are met and if the recipient is considered to be the beneficial owner according to the domestic interpretation.
- (c) The rate is 15% if the recipient is not a company owning at least 25% of the capital.
- (d) The rate is 15% if the recipient is not a company owning at least 10% of the capital.
- (e) The withholding tax rate is 0% if all of the following conditions are satisfied:
 The recipient directly owns at least 25% of the share capital of the payer for a period of 12 consecutive months that includes the date of the distribution of the dividend.
 - · The dividend is not taxed in Greenland.
 - The recipient does not deduct the portion of a dividend distributed by it that is attributable to the Danish subsidiary.

If the above conditions are not met, the withholding tax rate is generally 22%. However, the rate is 15% for dividends on unlisted portfolio shares (shares held by a person owning less than 10% of the company's shares).

- (f) The withholding tax rate is 0% if the recipient owns at least 50% of the share capital in the dividend distributing company and has invested more than EUR2 million in the dividend paying company. The withholding tax rate is 5% if the recipient owns at least 10% of the share capital in the dividend paying company and has invested more than EUR100,000 in the dividend paying company. The withholding tax rate is 10% in all other cases.
- (g) The rate is 22% for payments for the use of, or the right to use, trademarks.
- (h) Denmark honors the USSR treaty with respect to the former USSR republics. Armenia, Azerbaijan, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Moldova, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan have declared that they do not consider themselves obligated by the USSR treaty. Denmark has entered into tax treaties with Estonia, Georgia, Latvia, Lithuania, the Russian Federation and Ukraine.

- Denmark honors the Czechoslovakia treaty with respect to the Slovak Republic. (i)
- The rate is 15% if the recipient is not a company owning at least 20% of the (j) capital of the payer and has invested at least EUR1 million in the capital of the payer.
- The rate is 5% if the recipient is a company that owns at least 70% of the capital of the payer or has invested at least USD12 million in the capital of the payer. The rate is 10% if the recipient is a company owning at least 25%, but less than 70%, of the capital of the payer. For other dividends, the rate is 15%.
- The rate is 10% if the recipient is not a company owning at least 25% of the (1) capital of the payer.
- (m) The treaty does not cover the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region
- The withholding tax rate for dividends is 0% if the recipient owns at least 10% of the share capital in the payer of the dividends for a continuous period of at least 12 months. If this condition is not met, the dividend withholding tax rate is 15%
- The rate is 20% if the recipient is not a company owning at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- The rate is 25% if the recipient is not a company owning at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- The rate is 30% if the recipient is not a company owning at least 25% of the voting power during the period of six months immediately preceding the date of payment.
- The withholding tax rate for dividends is 0% if the recipient owns at least 10% of the share capital in the payer of the dividends for a continuous period of at least 12 months. If this condition is not met, the dividend withholding tax rate is 10%
- The rate is 5% if the recipient of the dividends is a company owning at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- The withholding tax rate for dividends is 0% if the recipient owns at least 10% of the share capital in the payer of the dividends for a continuous period of at least six months. If this condition is not met, the dividend withholding tax rate is 15%.
- The rate applies if the recipient owns at least 25% of the share capital in the payer of the dividends for a continuous period of at least 12 months. If this condition is not met, the rate is 15%.
- The rate applies if the recipient owns at least 25% of the share capital in the payer of the dividends for a continuous period of at least 12 months. If this condition is not met, the rate is 10%.
- (w) The rate is 15% if the recipient is not a company owning at least 25% of the voting power of the payer.
- The rate is 20% if the recipient is not a company owning at least 25% of the voting power of the payer.
- The rate is 15% if the recipient is not a company owning at least 10% of the shares of the payer. The 0% and 5% rates depend on applicable limitation-ofbenefit tests.
- The rate is 10% if the interest arising in a contracting state is determined by reference to receipts, sales, income, profits or other cash flow of the debtor or a related person; to any change in the value of any property of the debtor or a related person; to any dividend, partnership distribution or similar payment made by the debtor or a related person; or to any other interest similar to such interest arising in a contracting state, and if the beneficial owner of the interest is a resident of the other contracting state.

In addition to the double tax treaties listed in the table above. Denmark has entered into double tax treaties on savings, double tax treaties on international air and sea traffic, agreements on exchange of information in tax cases and agreements on promoting the economic relationship. The following are the jurisdictions with which Denmark has entered into such agreements:

- Double tax treaties on savings: Anguilla; Aruba; British Virgin Islands; Cayman Islands; Curação; Sint Maarten; Bonaire, Sint Eustatius and Saba (formerly part of the Netherlands Antilles); Guernsey; Isle of Man; Jersey; Montserrat; and Turks and Caicos Islands
- Double tax treaties on international air and sea traffic: Bermuda, British Virgin Islands, Cayman Islands, Guernsey, Hong Kong SAR, Isle of Man, Jersey, Jordan, Kuwait and Lebanon

- Agreements on exchange of information: Andorra; Anguilla; Antigua and Barbuda; Aruba; Bahamas; Barbados; Belize; Bermuda; Botswana; Brunei Darussalam; Cayman Islands; Cook Islands; Costa Rica; Curaçao; Sint Maarten; Bonaire, Sint Eustatius and Saba (formerly part of the Netherlands Antilles); Czech Republic; Dominica; Gibraltar; Grenada; Guernsey; Isle of Man; Jamaica; Jersey; Liberia; Liechtenstein; Macau SAR; Marshall Islands; Mauritius; Monaco; Montserrat; Netherlands; Niue; Panama; Qatar; St. Kitts and Nevis; St. Lucia; St. Vincent and the Grenadines; Samoa; San Marino; Seychelles; Turks and Caicos Islands; United Arab Emirates; Uruguay and Vanuatu
- Agreements on promoting the economic relationship: Aruba; Curaçao; Sint Maarten; and Bonaire, Sint Eustatius and Saba (formerly part of the Netherlands Antilles)

Agreements on exchange of information with respect to taxes have been proposed with Belgium, Greenland, Guatemala and Kuwait.

Dominican Republic

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Please direct all inquiries regarding the Dominican Republic to the persons listed below in the San José, Costa Rica, office of EY. All engagements are coordinated by the San José, Costa Rica, office.

Santo Domingo

GMT-4

ΕY

Ave. Pedro H. Ureña No. 138 Torre Empresarial Reyna II

9th Floor

Sector La Esperilla Santo Domingo Dominican Republic +1 (809) 472-3973 Fax: +1 (809) 381-4047

Principal Tax Contact

★ Rafael Sayagués

(resident in San José, Costa Rica) +506 2208-9880

New York: +1 (212) 773-4761 Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979

Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

Business Tax Services

 Lisa María Gattulli
 +506 2208-9861

 (resident in San José,
 Mobile: +506 8844-6778

 Costa Rica)
 Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Juan Carlos Chavarría (resident in San José,

Costa Rica)

+506 2208-9844 Mobile: +506 8913-6686

International Mobile: +1 (239) 961-5947 Email: juan-carlos.chavarria@cr.ey.com

Ludovino Colon +1 (809) 472-3973

Dominican Republic Mobile: +1 (809) 909-2516

International Mobile: +1 (239) 628-7496

Fax: +1 (809) 381-4047

Email: ludovino.colon@do.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Luis Eduardo Ocando B. +507 208-0144

(resident in Panama) Panama Mobile: +507 6747-1221 US Mobile: +1 (305) 924-2115

Fax: +507 214-4300 Email: luis.ocando@pa.ey.com

Paul de Haan (resident in +506 2208-9800

San José, Costa Rica) Email: paul.dehaan@cr.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Juan Carlos Chavarría +506 2208-9844 (resident in San José, Mobile: +506 8913-6686

Costa Rica) International Mobile: +1 (239) 961-5947 Email: juan-carlos.chavarria@cr.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Rafael Sayagués +506 2208-9880

 (resident in San José,
 New York: +1 (212) 773-4761

 Costa Rica)
 Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043

US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979 Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167

Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

 Lisa María Gattulli
 +506 2208-9861

 (resident in San José,
 Mobile: +506 8844-6778

 Costa Rica)
 Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Antonio Ruiz +506 2208-9822

(resident in San José, Mobile: +506 8890-9391

Costa Rica) International Mobile: +1 (239) 298-6372

Email: antonio.ruiz@cr.ey.com

Rafael Sayagués +506 2208-9880

 (resident in San José,
 New York: +1 (212) 773-4761

 Costa Rica)
 Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043

US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979 Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

People Advisory Services

 Lisa María Gattulli
 +506 2208-9861

 (resident in San José,
 Mobile: +506 8844-6778

 Costa Rica)
 Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	27
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	27
Branch Tax Rate (%)	27 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	10 (b)
Interest	10 (c)
Royalties	27 (d)
Other Dominican-source Income	27 (e)
Branch Remittance Tax	10
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- (a) The Dominican Tax Regulations do not contemplate an exclusive or additional income tax for branches. Therefore, the standard corporate income tax rate applies.
- (b) This is a final withholding tax applicable to payments to both residents and nonresidents.
- (c) This is a final withholding tax applicable to payments to resident individuals and to nonresident individuals, companies and unincorporated business entities.
- (d) This withholding tax applies to royalty payments made to nonresident persons.
- (e) This withholding tax applies to payments to nonresident or non-domiciled entities or individuals. According to the local legislation, the following types of income, among others, are considered Dominican source income:
 - Income from capital, assets or rights situated, placed or used economically in the Dominican Republic
 - Income derived from commercial, industrial, farming, mining and similar activities carried out in the Dominican Republic
 - · Income from personal labor, the exercise of a profession or a job
 - Income from the exploitation of all types of industrial property or knowhow.
 - Income from technical assistance services, provided from abroad or within the Dominican Republic
 - · Income from rental or leasing activities

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident corporations are subject to tax on their Dominican-source income and on their foreign-source income derived from investments and financial gains, such as dividends and interest from bonds acquired abroad.

A company is resident in the Dominican Republic if it is incorporated in the Dominican Republic.

A foreign company is considered domiciled in the Dominican Republic if it has its principal business or its effective management located in the Dominican Republic. Nonresidents operating through a permanent establishment are subject to income tax as companies incorporated in the Dominican Republic.

Corporate income tax rates. The corporate income tax rate is 27%.

Full exemptions or certain income tax credits usually apply to companies established in designated Free-Trade Zones (FTZs) or benefiting from other special incentive laws, including, among others, the Frontier Development Law (Law 28-01), the Tourism Development Law (Law 158-01, as amended by Law 195-13), the Renewable Energies Law (Law 57-07) and the Film Law (Law 108-10).

Asset tax. The annual asset tax is assessed at a rate of 1% on the assets registered in the taxpayer's accounting books.

The tax base is the net carrying value of the taxpayer's assets at the end of the fiscal year as indicated in the balance sheet, not adjusted by inflation and after applying depreciation, amortization and reserves for bad debt expenses. Investments in shares of another company, real estate used for agricultural exploitation and advance tax payments are excluded from the tax base. Corporate income tax is creditable against the asset tax. The asset tax is calculated in the annual income tax return.

For financial institutions, electricity companies, stockbrokers, pension fund administrators, investment fund administrators and securitization companies, the tax base for the asset tax is the total value of fixed assets (net of depreciation) according to the balance sheet at the end of the tax period.

Entities that benefit from corporate income tax exemptions based on special laws or public contracts approved by Congress are exempt from the asset tax.

Capital gains. Gains derived from direct and indirect transfers of assets or rights located or economically exploited in the Dominican Republic are taxable and subject to the capital gains tax rate of 27%. Under the Dominican Republic Tax Code, capital gains may arise from the transfer of shares, land or other capital assets possessed by taxpayers, regardless of whether the gains are connected to the taxpayers' businesses. The following assets are not considered capital assets:

• Commercial inventories or assets possessed principally for sale to clients in the ordinary course of business

- Depreciable assets
- Accounts or promissory notes acquired in the ordinary course of business for services rendered or derived from the sale of inventory assets or assets sold in the ordinary course of business

The capital gain tax base equals the difference between the transfer price of the assets and the cost of acquisition or production (adjusted for inflation).

Administration. In general, the tax year is the calendar year. However, companies may adopt a fiscal year ending on 31 March, 30 June or 30 September. The income tax return must be filed within 120 days after the end of the fiscal year.

All companies must make monthly income tax prepayments. For taxpayers that had an effective tax rate (ETR) in the preceding tax year that was lower or equal to 1.5%, each prepayment equals the amount resulting from applying the 1.5% rate to the gross income reported in the preceding fiscal year. Taxpayers with an ETR higher than 1.5% must make monthly prepayments corresponding to 1/12 of the income tax paid in the preceding fiscal year. The ETR is determined by dividing the income tax paid in the preceding fiscal year by the gross income of the same period.

Taxpayers can request a two-month income tax return filing extension.

Indemnity interest at a rate of 1.10% is charged monthly on outstanding balances of taxes due. In addition, a penalty of a 10% surcharge applies for the first month, and a 4% surcharge applies for each month or fraction of a month thereafter.

Noncompliance by the taxpayer with tax obligations may be subject to a penalty of 5 to 30 minimum wages.

In addition, a penalty equal to 0.25% of the income declared in the preceding fiscal year may be applied.

Dividends. Dividends (and all other types of distributions of earnings) are subject to a final withholding tax of 10%. Under the Dominican Tax Code and its regulations, a dividend is defined as any distributions of profits or reserves made by any type of corporation or entity to a shareholder, partner or participant. The following are included in the concept of profit distributions:

- Accounts receivable or similar arrangements that a corporation or entity has with its shareholders, members or participants, if they were not generated by a commercial transaction and if no principal or interest payments have been made in a period of more than 90 calendar days.
- Share capital reductions, if capitalized reserves and/or retained earnings exist, until these reserves and earnings accounts are exhausted. This does not apply to capital returns derived from the liquidation of the entity, whereby the first amounts distributed are deemed to be capital returns rather than the distribution of retained earnings.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign income tax paid on income derived from investments and financial gains abroad may be claimed as a credit against the income tax payable in the Dominican Republic. However, such credit is limited to the portion of Dominican Republic tax allocable to the foreign-source income subject to tax abroad.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Tax is imposed on taxable profits, which correspond to the accounting profits adjusted in accordance with the income tax

Expenses incurred to generate taxable income and preserve the source of such income are deductible on an accrual basis if properly documented. However, certain expenses are not deductible, including the following:

- · Expenses not properly documented
- Unauthorized bad debt provisions
- Prior period tax adjustments
- Personal expenses
- Profits to be capitalized

In addition, the Dominican Tax Code contains interest deduction rules, which are described below.

Under Dominican Republic law, the deduction of interest depends on certain general and specific conditions.

The following are the general conditions for the deduction of interest:

- The interest should be related to the acquisition, maintenance and/or operation of taxable income-producing assets.
- Corporate entities should recognize interest expenses according to the accrual method of accounting.
- · Expenses and costs, such as interest payments, must be supported by corresponding documentation (loan agreement and invoices).
- The loan and interest rates agreed between the parties must comply with the arm's-length principle.
- The 10% withholding tax applicable to the gross amount of such payments has been applied and paid to the Dominican Republic tax authorities.

In addition, if the payment exceeds DOP50,000 (approximately USD1,000), the payment must have been made through any of the means available in the financial industry (for example, wire transfers and checks).

Dominican Republic law provides the following specific limitations for the deduction of interest:

- · A special anti-avoidance rule, which limits the interest deductible based on the effective tax rate of the interest recipient
- · A thin-capitalization limitation, which limits the amount deductible to three times the ratio of the average of equity to the average of debt that generated such interest in a given year

Special industries. Rules applicable to special industries are outlined below.

Nonresident insurance companies. Nonresident insurance companies are taxed on a deemed income equal to 10% of their gross income (premiums) derived from insurance services rendered to resident or domiciled companies or individuals.

Transportation. Income derived from transportation services rendered by nonresident transportation companies from the Dominican Republic to other countries is deemed to equal 10% of the gross income derived from such services.

Others. Film distribution companies are taxed in the Dominican Republic based on a deemed income equal to 15% of their gross income derived from the distribution of foreign films. In addition, foreign communications companies are taxed on a deemed income equal to 15% of their gross income.

Inventories. In general, last-in, first-out (LIFO) is the approved method for valuing inventory. However, taxpayers may use other methods if previously approved by the tax authorities.

Provisions. In general, provisions are not deductible for income tax purposes. However, the Tax Code and income tax regulations provide for limited exceptions to this rule, including a provision for uncollectible accounts receivable. This provision is allowable as a deductible expense if it is calculated based on 4% of the accounts receivable balance at the close of the fiscal year and if the amount is authorized by the Tax Administration.

Provisions for gratifications, bonuses and other similar compensation items are deductible for income tax purposes if the amounts in the provisions are paid by the filing date of the income tax return.

Tax depreciation and amortization allowances. Depreciation is calculated using a variation of the declining-balance method. Intangibles, such as patents, models, drawings and copyrights, may be amortized using the straight-line method if they have a definite useful life.

Salvage value is not taken into account in calculating depreciation. The following are the generally applicable depreciation rates provided by law.

Asset	Rate (%)
Buildings	5
Light vehicles and office equipment,	
including computers	25
Other assets	15

Relief for losses. Losses generated by companies in the ordinary course of a trade or business may be carried forward for a five-year period. In each fiscal year, 20% of the total loss can be used to offset taxable income. However, in the fourth and fifth years, only 80% and 70%, respectively, of the total taxable income may be offset by the 20% loss carry forward. Losses derived from reorganizations are not deductible for income tax purposes. Net operating losses may not be carried back.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax; standard rate	18
Social security contributions	
Mandatory health contributions;	
imposed on salary up to a maximum	
amount of 10 legal minimum wages	
Employer	7.09
Employee	3.04
Mandatory pension contributions;	
imposed on salary up to a maximum	
amount of 20 legal minimum wages	
Employer	7.10
Employee	2.87
Government Training Institution	
(INFOTEP) contribution on the	
payroll amount; payable monthly	
by the employer	1
Labor risk contributions; payable by	
employer on salary up to a maximum	
amount of 4 legal minimum wages;	
rate varies according to the risk level of	
the company's activity	1.10 to 1.30
Workers' compensation insurance	Various
Telecom Tax; imposed on the consumption	
of telecom services by legal entities and	
individuals in the Dominican Republic;	
tax rate applied to gross payment	10
Tax on financial transactions; imposed on the	
value of checks and wire transfer transactions	
and on payments made to third parties (the tax	
applies even if the wire transfer is made to an	0.0015
account in the same bank)	0.0015

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Central Bank of the Dominican Republic (Banco Central de la República Dominicana) has liberalized foreign-exchange controls. Only individuals and companies generating foreign currency from exports, services rendered and other specified activities are required to exchange foreign currency with the Central Bank through commercial banks. The Central Bank is not required to furnish foreign currency to satisfy demands for foreign payments. Individuals and companies may buy foreign currency from, or sell it to, commercial banks.

As of 18 December 2019, the exchange rate was USD1 = DOP52,864.

Transfer pricing. Transfer-pricing regulations apply to entities that perform transactions with the following:

- · Nonresident "related parties"
- Resident "related parties"
- Individuals or entities domiciled or located in states with preferential tax regimes or low or no taxation (tax havens)

Under the transfer-pricing regulations, "related parties" include, among others, the following situations:

- One of the parties participates in the direct or indirect management, control or equity of the other.
- The same individuals or entities participate directly or indirectly in the management, control or equity of the parties.
- One of the parties transfers more than 50% of its production to the other, and at least one of them is resident or domiciled in the Dominican Republic.

Under the transfer-pricing regulations, the prices established in controlled transactions must comply with the arm's-length principle, which means that the prices established among related parties should be agreed as if they were carried among independent parties, in comparable transactions and under the same or similar circumstances.

Taxpayers subject to the transfer-pricing regulations must comply with the following requirements:

- They must file a Transfer Pricing Tax Return. This return must be filed with the tax authorities within 180 days after the end of the fiscal year.
- They must conduct a transfer-pricing study in order to justify the prices used in intercompany transactions.

However, if taxpayers only carry on controlled transactions locally or if their controlled transactions do not exceed DOP11,144,913, they are not required to conduct a transferpricing study.

The Dominican tax authorities have the power to challenge the prices agreed between the related parties and adjust them, if the prices agreed result in lower taxation in the Dominican Republic or a deferral in the tax payment.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following are the maximum withholding tax rates under the Dominican Republic's double tax treaties.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Canada	18 (a)	18	18
Spain	10 (b)	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	10	10	27

- (a) Under the tax treaty with Canada, if the Dominican Republic enters into a treaty with another country in which the applicable income tax withholding rate for dividends is lower than the rate provided in the treaty with Canada that same tax treatment automatically applies to the treaty with Canada.
- (b) Dividends paid to Spanish entities that hold 75% or more of the distributing entity's capital are subject to a 0% tax.

Ecuador

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Quito GMT-5

ΕY Andalucia y Cordero esq.

Edificio Cyede – 3rd Floor P.O. Box 1717835 Quito

Ecuador

+593 (2) 255-5553 Fax: +593 (2) 255-4044

Principal Tax Contact

★ Javier Salazar +593 (2) 255-5553

> Mobile: +593 (9) 9978-2007 Email: javier.salazar@ec.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Carlos Cazar +593 (4) 263-4500

Mobile: +593 (9) 9815-5662 Email: carlos.cazar@ec.ey.com

Guayaquil GMT-5

ΕY +593 (4) 263-4500 Ave. Francisco de Orellana Fax: +593 (4) 263-4351

y A. Borges

Ecuador

Edificio CENTRUM - 14th Floor Guayaquil

Business Tax Advisory, Indirect Tax and Global Trade

Carlos Cazar +593 (4) 263-4500

> Mobile: +593 (9) 9815-5662 Email: carlos.cazar@ec.ey.com

Because of the frequent changes to the tax law in Ecuador in recent years, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0 to 10 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) (c)	, ,
Dividends	10/14 (d)
Interest	25 (e)
Royalties	25
Technical Assistance	25
Services	25
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5 (f)

Companies that reinvest their profits in Ecuador and use them to acquire assets for productive activities in Ecuador are entitled to a reduction of 10 percentage points in the corporate income tax rate on the reinvested amount

- (that is, the reinvested profits are taxed at 15%) if the company increases its capital stock and such increase is registered with the Commercial Register by 31 December of the fiscal year.
- (b) Capital gains tax on sales of tangible assets is not imposed in Ecuador. Gains derived from direct or indirect transfers of shares of Ecuadorian entities are subject to flat-rate income tax.
- These withholding taxes are imposed on remittances abroad to non-domiciled companies and nonresident individuals. The withholding tax rates may be reduced under tax treaties. For further details concerning withholding taxes, see Section B.
- (d) For details, see Section B.(e) A 25% withholding tax is imposed on payments of interest to non-domiciled companies and nonresident individuals unless the interest is paid on loans granted by financial institutions, nonfinancial specialized entities registered with the Superintendence of Banks or multilateral institutions (Andean Corporation for Promotion, International Monetary Fund or World Bank). Thin-capitalization rules apply to the deductibility of interest paid to related parties (see Section E).
- See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporate income tax is levied on companies domiciled in Ecuador and on foreign companies. Companies domiciled in Ecuador include those incorporated in Ecuador and companies incorporated in foreign countries that have been approved as branches by the Superintendence of Companies after a legal proceeding. Companies incorporated in Ecuador are subject to tax on their worldwide income. Foreign companies are subject to tax on income derived from activities within Ecuador and from goods and assets located within Ecuador.

Rate of corporate tax. The standard rate of corporate income tax is 25%.

The corporate income tax rate is increased to 28% if either of the following conditions is met:

- The local entity has not reported the corporate structure (until the last individual) or it partially reported it.
- An entity domiciled in a tax haven, low-tax jurisdiction or in a preferential-regime jurisdiction is in the corporate structure of the local taxpayer and its beneficial owner is an individual resident in Ecuador.

The 28% rate is applied to the tax base in proportion to the ownership affected by one of the events listed above. If this ownership is equal to or exceeds 50% of the local entity corporate capital, the 28% rate applies to the entire tax base.

Exporting, manufacturing or receptive tourism companies that reinvest their profits in Ecuador and use them to acquire assets for productive activities in Ecuador are entitled to a reduction of 10 percentage points in the corporate income tax rate on the reinvested amount (that is, the reinvested profits are taxed at 15%) if they retain the reinvested profits until 31 December of the tax year following the tax year in which the profits are

Capital gains. Capital gains tax on sales of tangible assets is not imposed in Ecuador.

Gains derived from direct or indirect transfers of shares (and other capital representative rights) of Ecuadorian entities are

subject to flat-rate income tax in accordance with the following progressive table.

	Gains	
Exceeding USD	Not exceeding USD	Rate %
0	20,000	0
20,000	40,000	2
40,000	80,000	4
80,000	160,000	6
160,000	320,000	8
320,000	_	10

Indirect transfers are taxable if both of the following conditions are met:

- At any time during the tax year in which the transfer is performed, the real value of the shares of the Ecuadorian entity or permanent establishment represents directly or indirectly 20% or more of the real value of the nonresident company's shares.
- In the same fiscal year or 12 months before the transaction, the transfer of shares of the nonresident company by the same seller directly or indirectly corresponds to an aggregate amount exceeding 300 basic fractions of income tax for individuals (USD3,394,500 for the 2020 fiscal year). This amount is increased to 1,000 basic fractions of income tax for individuals (USD11,315,000 for the 2020 fiscal year) if the transaction does not exceed the 10% of the total share capital.

Under the above rule, the Ecuadorian entity whose shares were negotiated or transferred is considered the substitute for the taxpayer and, consequently, is responsible for the income tax payment.

This tax does not apply in the case of corporate restructures, mergers or spin-offs, provided that the beneficial owners of the shares do not change before the procedure.

Losses on transfers of shares between related parties are not deductible.

Administration. The fiscal year runs from 1 January to 31 December. No other closing dates are permitted, regardless of the date a business begins operations. Returns must be filed between 10 April and 28 April.

Companies have the option to make an advance payment equal to 50% of income tax from the preceding year, subtracting the withholdings made with respect to the taxpayer in that preceding year.

As a result, if no tax is payable for a fiscal year or the tax payable is lower than the advance payment, it is possible to file a refund petition for the income tax overpaid.

The penalty for late filing is 3% of the income tax due for each month or fraction of a month of the delay, up to a maximum of 100% of the tax due. Interest at the maximum legal rate, which floats, is levied on all increases in tax assessments from the date the tax was originally due to the date of payment.

Withholding taxes. A 25% withholding tax is generally imposed on the following payments abroad:

 Interest, royalties and payments for technical assistance to nondomiciled companies and nonresident individuals

- Payments to nonresident individuals for services rendered
- Payments to non-domiciled companies for professional services rendered abroad or occasional services rendered in Ecuador

Income tax withholding at a rate of 25% applies to all reimbursements of expenses abroad.

Income tax withholding at a rate of 35% applies to cross-border payments made to recipients in tax havens, low-taxation jurisdictions or preferential tax regimes.

Penalties are imposed for failures to comply with the withholding requirements. Withholding agents who deliberately fail to provide taxpayers, totally or partially, with tax withholding receipts are subject to imprisonment and fines.

Dividends. Dividends distributed to nonresidents after the payment of income tax are subject to an effective income tax or withholding tax of 10% (tax base of 40% taxed at a 25% rate). The effective rate is increased to 14% (tax base of 40% taxed at a 35% rate) if the beneficiary of the dividend is a tax haven resident. The rate may be reduced in accordance with an applicable treaty. If the effective beneficiary is an individual resident in Ecuador, a withholding tax is imposed at rates ranging from 5% to 35%, according to a progressive table issued by the tax authorities.

For anticipated dividend distributions (before the annual income tax return), withholding tax at a rate equal to the corporate income tax rate is applied. This is a self-assessment methodology and the income tax paid is considered to be a tax credit for the local entity in its annual income tax return.

Foreign tax relief. Income received by companies domiciled in Ecuador is exempt for income tax purposes if it was subject to tax abroad (the withholding tax on such income is nondeductible); otherwise, the income is taxable and the amount of the withholding tax may be used as a tax credit if this income comes from tax havens, low-tax jurisdictions or preferential tax regime jurisdictions.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on accounting profits after the corresponding tax reconciliation adjustments.

In computing taxable income, a company can deduct expenses incurred in producing income, including production and distribution costs, interest charges, royalty payments and depreciation. Also, employee profit-sharing distributions (15% of gross profit) can be deducted before computing taxes. Special provisions govern the computation of taxable income from the export of petroleum, air and maritime transportation, the banana sector and other agro-livestock activities that are subject to the single tax regime.

Expenses incurred abroad are generally deductible if corresponding taxes are withheld and if the payment constitutes taxable income for the recipient. The following cross-border payments are deductible subject to specified limitations:

 Payments for imports, including interest and financing fees, as provided in import licenses

- Export fees of up to 2% of the export value
- Interest paid to related parties that are subject to the thincapitalization rules (see Section E)
- Payments under financial leases
- Indirect costs allocation (up to 5% of the total of the tax base and these costs)
- Royalties, technical services, management fees and consulting services paid to related parties (up to 20% of the sum of the tax base and these expenses)

Nondeductible expenses include the following:

- Interest paid on foreign loans, to the extent the interest rate exceeds the limit established by the Central Bank Board, and interest on foreign loans not registered at the Ecuadorian Central Bank
- Losses on sales of assets between related parties
- Leasing payments with respect to leasebacks or trade with related parties

Inventories. Inventory is generally stated at cost (calculated using the average, first-in, first-out [FIFO] or actual methods). Inventory write-offs must be documented through a sworn statement that the inventory was destroyed or donated.

Tax depreciation and amortization. Depreciation and amortization expenses are deductible for income tax purposes. The tax law provides the following maximum straight-line depreciation rates applicable for tax purposes.

Asset	Rate (%)
Commercial and industrial buildings,	
aircraft and ships	5
Office equipment	10
Motor vehicles and trucks	20
Plant and machinery	10
Computers	33

For tax purposes, as a general rule, expenditures to acquire property and other assets that produce revenue must be amortized over at least 5 years, using a straight-line depreciation rate of 20%. Intangibles must be amortized over either the term of the relevant contract or a 20-year period.

The tax authorities may approve other methods and annual rates for depreciation and amortization.

Research and development expenses are generally written off over five years.

Relief for losses. Net operating losses may be carried forward and offset against profits in the following five years, provided that the amount offset does not exceed 25% of the year's profits. Loss carrybacks are not permitted.

Groups of companies. For tax purposes, no measures exist for filing consolidated returns and relieving losses within a group.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate (%)

Value-added tax; imposed on sales and commercial transactions, imports, rendering of services (including digital services) and intellectual property rights; principal products that are exempt are food products in their natural state, drugs and veterinary products 12 Outflow tax (OT); imposed on all cross-border payments or money transactions abroad, with or without the intervention of financial institutions, and monies deposited abroad through bank transfers, OT also applies to any form of termination of obligations and checks or wire transfers; tax is withheld at source; foreign banks operating in Ecuador must pay the tax monthly; the tax law provides that OT applies to payments made from foreign bank accounts of Ecuadorian entities if OT was not levied on the cash when it was initially transferred to the foreign bank account and to exports of goods and services if the cash does not enter Ecuador within six months after the goods arrive at their destination or the services begin to be rendered; OT paid on imports of raw materials, supplies and capital goods may be used as a tax credit for income tax purposes for the following five years if such goods are used in production processes and listed in a resolution issued by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) of Ecuador 5 Unique contribution; imposed on the gross income reported in the 2018 income tax return exceeding USD1 million; the contribution should be paid during 2020, 2021 and 2022, according to a progressive table; the contribution should not exceed 25% of the triggered income tax (the result of applying the income tax rate to the tax base) reported in the income tax return for 2018 0.1 to 0.2

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. All transactions in Ecuador must be conducted in US dollars.

Debt-to-equity rules. A thin-capitalization rule applies in Ecuador. Any interest paid on loans from related parties in excess of 20% of income before mandatory employee profit sharing, interest, depreciation and amortization is not deductible. For banks, insurance companies and other financial institutions of the popular-and solidarity-based economy (small financial entities that are not controlled by the Superintendence of Banks, but the Superintendence of the Popular and Solidarity Economy), the thin-capitalization rule applicable on loans from related parties is a 3:1 debt-to-equity ratio.

Free-trade zone. The signatories of the Andean Community or the former Andean Pact (Bolivia, Colombia, Ecuador and Peru) have entered into a free-trade agreement. However, Peru signed the agreement with some restrictions. Under the agreement, merchandise and goods manufactured in one of the signatory countries may enter the other signatory countries free of customs duties. All items imported from other countries are subject to a common external customs duty.

Transfer pricing. In general, transfer-pricing rules in Ecuador follow Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) rules, because they require fulfillment of the arm's-length standard. Nevertheless, the technical preferences of the IRS are quite specific and may imply significant differences when measuring compliance with the rules. Special rules apply to oil, bananas and metallic commodities.

In addition to traditional ownership-control criteria to determine relationships between parties, since 2008, the law considers companies related if they are domiciled in foreign jurisdictions listed as tax havens by the Ecuadorian IRS (87 jurisdictions) or if they are paying anywhere else a corporate income tax deemed as "low" by the IRS (as of 2020, the threshold is 15%).

Transfer-pricing information must be documented by all companies having transactions with related parties, including domestic ones. Companies must file their documentation with the IRS if certain conditions are met, as described below.

Income taxpayers that have carried out transactions with related parties during a fiscal year in an amount exceeding USD3 million must submit the Transfer Pricing Annex to the IRS.

Income taxpayers that have carried out transactions with related parties during a fiscal year in an amount that exceeds USD15 million must submit the Transfer Pricing Annex and the Transfer Pricing Comprehensive Report to the IRS.

Income taxpayers that do not meet the minimum amounts mentioned above must submit the Transfer Pricing Annex or the Transfer Pricing Comprehensive Report at the request of the IRS.

Transactions that are added up for purposes of the threshold include most balance-sheet movements.

Certain transactions (most of them are domestic if certain conditions are met) are not added up for purposes of the threshold and are not part of the compulsory Annex or Report, but their documentation may be requested at any time by the IRS.

The deadline to file the Transfer Pricing Annex and the Transfer Pricing Comprehensive Report is two months after the deadline for the filing of the corporate income tax return, which includes certain declarations on the total amounts of relevant related parties' transactions.

Taxpayers involved in transactions with related parties are exempt from the application of the transfer-pricing regime if they satisfy all of the following conditions:

Their corporate income tax is higher than 3% of taxable income.

- They do not conduct business with residents in tax havens or lower-tax jurisdictions.
- They do not have contracts with government institutions for the exploration or exploitation of nonrenewable resources.

Transactions covered by an Advanced Pricing Ruling (APR) of the IRS do not need to be reported. APRs may be requested at any time and for any transaction, but they are commonly used to eliminate deductibility restrictions that the Ecuadorian tax law imposes on related-party transactions regarding administrative and technical services, royalties, consultancy, technical assistance and similar items.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Under an agreement with Bolivia, Colombia and Peru (the Andean Pact), income earned in those jurisdictions is generally not taxed in Ecuador to avoid double taxation. The withholding tax rates under Ecuador's bilateral treaties are shown in the table. below. Ecuadorian law has established a refund mechanism regarding the benefits from double tax treaties. Under this mechanism, the full applicable withholding is made with respect to payments abroad exceeding 50 basic fractions of income tax for individuals (USD565,750 for the 2020 fiscal year), and a tax claim must then be presented to the IRS to recover the excess amount withheld. Dividend payments are not subject to this mechanism, and a direct application of the treaty benefits may be applied, provided that a residence certificate from the beneficiary of the payment is obtained.

	Dividends (a)	Interest %	Royalties %
Belarus	5/10	10	10
Belgium	15	10	10
Brazil	0	15	15 (c)
Canada	5/15	15	10/15
Chile	5/15	4/15	10/15
China Mainland	0/5	0/10	0/10
France	15	10/15	15
Germany	15	15	15
Italy	15	0/10	5
Korea (South)	5/10	0/12	5/12
Mexico	5	10/15	10
Qatar	5/10	10	10
Romania	15	10	10
Singapore	0/5	0/10	10
Spain	15	10/15	15
Switzerland	15	10	10
Uruguay	10/15	15	10/15
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0	25 (b)	25

- (a) Only 40% of distributed dividends (if paid from profits taxed at the corporate level) is taxable under Ecuadorian domestic law. The rate under the treaty applies to only 40% of the distributed dividend. The remaining 60% is exempt.
- (b) A 25% withholding tax is imposed on the payment of interest abroad unless the interest is paid on loans granted by financial institutions, specialized nonfinancial entities qualified by the control authorities in Ecuador or multilateral institutions.
- (c) Trademark royalties are taxed at a rate of 25%.

Egypt

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT +2 Cairo

EY Ring Road, Zone #10A

Rama Tower

P.O. Box 20 Kattameya

Cairo Egypt

+20 (2) 2726-0260 Fax: +20 (2) 2726-0100

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

* Ahmed El Saved +20 (2) 2726-0260

> Mobile: +20 (100) 444-0222 Email: ahmed.el-sayed@eg.ey.com

+20 (2) 2726-0260 ★ Hossam Nasr

Mobile: +20 (100) 777-7393 Email: hossam.nasr@eg.ey.com

★ Ahmed Abo El Fotouh +20 (2) 2726-0260

> Mobile: +20 (100) 147-0323 Email: ahmed.aboelfotouh@eg.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Ahmed El Sayed +20 (2) 2726-0260

> Mobile: +20 (100) 444-0222 Email: ahmed.el-sayed@eg.ey.com

★ Hossam Nasr +20 (2) 2726-0260

Mobile: +20 (100) 777-7393 Email: hossam.nasr@eg.ey.com

* Ahmed Abo El Fotouh +20 (2) 2726-0260

Mobile: +20 (100) 147-0323

Email: ahmed.aboelfotouh@eg.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

+20 (2) 2726-0260 ★ Ahmed El Sayed

Mobile: +20 (100) 444-0222 Email: ahmed.el-sayed@eg.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

* Ahmed El Sayed +20 (2) 2726-0260

> Mobile: +20 (100) 444-0222 Email: ahmed.el-sayed@eg.ey.com

★ Hossam Nasr +20 (2) 2726-0260

> Mobile: +20 (100) 777-7393 Email: hossam.nasr@eg.ey.com

★ Ahmed Abo El Fotouh

+20 (2) 2726-0260

Mobile: +20 (100) 147-0323 Email: ahmed.aboelfotouh@eg.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

★ Ahmed El Sayed +20 (2) 2726-0260

> Mobile: +20 (100) 444-0222 Email: ahmed.el-sayed@eg.ey.com

★ Hossam Nasr +20 (2) 2726-0260

Mobile: +20 (100) 777-7393 Email: hossam.nasr@eg.ey.com

* Ahmed Abo El Fotouh +20 (2) 2726-0260

Mobile: +20 (100) 147-0323

Email: ahmed.aboelfotouh@eg.ey.com

Peop	le	Advi	sory	Ser	vices
------	----	------	------	-----	-------

\star	Ahmed El Sayed	+20 (2) 2726-0260
		Mobile: +20 (100) 444-0222

Email: ahmed.el-sayed@eg.ey.com

Indirect Tax

★ Ahmed El Sayed +20 (2) 2726-0260

Mobile: +20 (100) 444-0222

Email: ahmed.el-sayed@eg.ey.com

★ Hossam Nasr +20 (2) 2726-0260

Mobile: +20 (100) 777-7393 Email: hossam.nasr@eg.ey.com

★ Ahmed Abo El Fotouh +20 (2) 2726-0260

Mobile: +20 (100) 147-0323

Email: ahmed.aboelfotouh@eg.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	22.5 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	
Sales of Securities	10/22.5 (a)(b)
Sales of Other Assets	22.5 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	22.5 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	10 (c)
Interest	20 (c)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	20 (c)
Services	20 (c)
Branch Remittance Tax	5 (d)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	` ′
Carryback	0 (e)
Carryforward	5

- (a) The standard corporate income tax rate is 22.5%. Exceptions to the 22.5% rate exist (see Section B).
- (b) For details regarding the 10% rate, see Section B.
- (c) This is the standard rate. The rate may be reduced to 5% under domestic law for dividends. It also may be reduced under a tax treaty. Exemptions may apply in certain circumstances. The tax is a final tax imposed on gross payments. Also, see Section B.
- (d) A branch remittance tax of 5% is payable within 60 days after the financial year-end.
- (e) Only losses incurred in long-term projects may be carried back to offset profits from the same project for an unlimited number of years.

B. Taxes on corporate income

Corporate income tax. Egyptian corporations are subject to corporate profits tax on their profits derived from Egypt, as well as on profits derived from abroad, unless the foreign activities are performed through a permanent establishment located abroad. Foreign companies performing activities through a permanent establishment in Egypt are subject to tax only on their profits derived from Egypt.

Rates of corporate income tax. The standard rate of corporate income tax is 22.5%.

Exceptions to the 22.5% rate exist. Oil prospecting and production companies are subject to tax on their profits at a rate of 40.55%. The Suez Canal Company, the Egyptian General Petroleum Company and the Central Bank of Egypt are subject to tax on their profits at a rate of 40%.

Capital gains

From the sale of securities. The following rates apply to capital gains derived from the sale of securities by resident juridical persons:

- A 10% rate applies to capital gains on securities registered at the Egyptian Stock Exchange that are sourced in Egypt (suspended for listed securities for a further three years [from 17 May 2017 to 16 May 2020]).
- The standard corporate tax rate of 22.5% applies to capital gains on securities not registered with the Egyptian Stock Exchange that are sourced in Egypt, capital gains on securities realized abroad and capital gains on shares.

From the sale of other assets. Tax on capital gains on other assets is calculated at the ordinary corporate profits tax rates in the same manner as ordinary business profits and is not calculated separately. Trading and capital losses derived from sales of other assets are deductible against taxable capital gains.

Administration. Companies must file their annual tax returns, together with all supporting schedules and the original financial statements, before 1 May of each year, or four months after the end of the financial year. The tax return must be signed by the taxpayer. Taxpayers can file a request for an extension of the due date for filing the tax return if the estimated amount of tax is paid at the time of the request. A request for an extension must be filed at least 15 days before the due date. An extension of up to 60 days may be granted. An amended tax return can be filed within 30 days after the original due date.

Any tax due must be paid when the tax return is filed.

A late penalty is imposed at a rate of 2% plus the credit and discount rate set by the Central Bank of Egypt in January of each year.

The law has set up appeals committees at two levels — the Internal Committee and the Appeal Committee. The Appeal Committee's decision is final and binding on the taxpayer and the tax department, unless a case is appealed to the court within 30 days of receiving the decision, which is usually in the form of an assessment.

Dividends. Dividends paid by corporations or partnerships, including companies established under the special economic zone system, to resident juridical persons, nonresident persons, or nonresident juridical persons that have a permanent establishment in Egypt are subject to tax on dividends.

Tax on dividends is imposed at a standard rate of 10% without any deductions or exemptions. However, this rate can be reduced to 5% if both of the following conditions are fulfilled:

- The recipient holds more than 25% of the distributing company's capital or voting rights.
- The recipient holds the shares or commits to hold the shares for a period of not less than two years (effective from 21 August 2015).

Under the law, foreign branches' profits in Egypt are considered distributed profits within 60 days after the financial year-end. As a result, a branch must pay the dividend tax on its annual profits

within 60 days after the financial year-end. In addition, branch remittance tax at a rate of 5% applies to foreign branches' profits.

The tax law grants exemptions for investment funds, parent companies and holding companies under some conditions.

Dividends in the form of free stocks are not subject to tax on dividends.

Withholding tax. In general, payments for all services performed by nonresident companies for Egyptian companies in or outside Egypt are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 20%. However, this withholding tax does not apply to payments related to the following activities:

- Transportation
- Shipping
- Insurance
- Training
- · Participation in conferences and exhibitions
- · Registration in foreign stock markets
- Direct advertising campaigns
- Hotel accommodation
- · Services related to religious activities

Foreign tax relief. Foreign tax paid by resident entities outside Egypt can be deducted if supporting documents are available.

Treaties entered into between Egypt and other countries provide a credit for taxes paid abroad on income subject to corporate income tax in Egypt.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Corporate income tax is based on taxable profits computed in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, modified for tax purposes by certain statutory provisions primarily concerning depreciation, provisions, inventory valuation, intercompany transactions and expenses. Interest on bonds listed on the Egyptian stock exchange is exempt from tax if certain conditions are satisfied.

Taxable profits are based on actual revenues and costs. Consequently, unrealized revenues and costs are not included in the tax base.

Startup and formation expenses may be deducted in the first year.

The deductibility of a branch's share of head office overhead expenses is limited to 10% of the taxable net profit. Head-office expenses are fully deductible if they are directly incurred by the branch and are necessary for the performance of the branch's activity in Egypt. Such expenses must be supported by original documents and approved by the head office auditors.

Interest paid on loans and overdrafts with respect to a company's activities is deductible after offsetting interest income. Interest paid to individuals who are not subject to tax or exempt from tax is not deductible. Deductible interest is limited to the interest computed at a rate equal to twice the discount rate determined by the Central Bank of Egypt.

Inventories. Inventory is normally valued for tax purposes at the lower of cost or market value. Cost is defined as purchase price plus direct and indirect production costs. Inventory reserves are not permissible deductions for tax purposes. For accounting purposes, companies may elect to use any acceptable method of inventory valuation, such as first-in, first-out (FIFO) or average cost. The method should be applied consistently, and if the method is changed, the reasons for such change should be stated.

Provisions. Provisions are not deductible except for the following:

- Provision for up to 80% of loans made by banks, which is required by the Central Bank of Egypt
- Insurance companies' provision determined under Law No. 10 of 1981

Bad debts are deductible if the company provides a report from an external auditor certifying the following:

- The company is maintaining regular accounting records.
- The debt is related to the company's activity.
- The debt appears in the company's records.
- The company has taken the necessary action to collect the debt.

Depreciation and amortization allowances. Depreciation is deductible for tax purposes and may be calculated using either the straight-line or declining-balance method. The following are the depreciation rates.

Type of asset	Method of depreciation	Rate (%)
Buildings, ships and		
aircraft	Straight-line	5
Intangible assets	Straight-line	10
Computers	Declining-balance	50
Heavy machinery	-	
and equipment	Declining-balance	25
Small machinery		
and equipment	Declining-balance	25
Vehicles	Declining-balance	25
Furniture	Declining-balance	25
Other tangible assets	Declining-balance	25

The law allows a taxpayer to claim a deduction of 30% of the costs of new or used equipment and machines as accelerated depreciation if the assets are used for production purposes. This deduction applies only in the first tax period in which the equipment and machines are used.

Relief for losses. Tax losses may be carried forward for five years. Losses incurred in long-term projects may be carried back for an unlimited number of years to offset profits from the same project.

Losses incurred outside Egypt cannot be offset against taxable profits in Egypt.

If capital losses exceed capital gains realized from disposals of securities and shares in a tax year, the excess can be carried forward for three years.

Groups of companies. Associated or related companies in a group are taxed separately for corporate income tax purposes. Egyptian law does not contain a concept of group assessment under which

group losses may be offset against profits within a group of companies.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax	Various
Customs duties	
General, ad valorem	Various
On value of machinery needed for	
investments by companies	5
Stamp duties on bills, promissory notes	
and letters of guarantee as well as most	
types of documents, contracts, checks	
and receipts (shares and bonds listed on	
the Egyptian Stock Exchange are exempt)	Various
Social insurance	
On monthly base salary, up to EGP1,510;	
paid by	
Employer	26
Employee	14
On amount of variable salary (any amount other	
than base salary) of EGP3,360 a month; paid by	
Employer	24
Employee	11
On contract labor force	18

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Egypt has a free-market exchange system. Exchange rates are determined by supply and demand, without interference from the central bank or the Ministry of the Economy.

Debt-to-equity rules. Under the new tax law, the maximum debt-to-equity ratio is 4:1. If the debt exceeds such ratio, the excess interest may not be claimed as a deductible expense.

Transfer pricing. Egyptian tax law contains specific tax provisions relating to transfer pricing, which are based on the arm's-length principle. Under these measures, the tax authorities may adjust the income of an enterprise if its taxable income in Egypt is reduced as a result of contractual provisions that differ from those that would be agreed upon by unrelated parties.

However, according to Egyptian tax law, it is possible to enter into arrangements in advance with the Tax Department regarding a transfer-pricing policy through an advance pricing agreement (APA). An APA ensures that transfer prices will not be challenged after the tax return is submitted and, accordingly, eliminates exposure to penalties and interest on the late payment of taxes resulting from adjustments of transfer prices.

The Egyptian Tax Authority (ETA), in association with the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), issued transfer-pricing guidelines in 2010. These guidelines advise taxpayers on the application of the arm's-length

principle in pricing their intragroup transactions and outline the documentation that taxpayers should maintain as evidence to demonstrate their compliance with the arm's-length principle.

On 22 May 2018, the Egyptian government issued Ministerial Decree No. 221 of 2018, which amended the Income Tax Law Executive Regulations to align Egypt's rules more closely with the international consensus on transfer pricing reflected in the OECD transfer-pricing guidelines.

On 23 October 2018, the ETA issued a revised version of the 2010 transfer-pricing guidelines on its website. The new guidelines consist of the following two parts:

- · Principles and Implementation
- Advance Pricing Agreements

The guidelines introduce a three-tiered transfer-pricing documentation approach and introduce the following significant new compliance obligations in Egypt:

- Local file: A taxpayer engaged in transactions with related parties is expected to prepare local transfer-pricing documentation and submit it to the ETA within two months following the filing of the 2018 corporate tax return.
- Country-by-Country Report (CbCR): An Egyptian parent company of a multinational group with consolidated group revenue of at least EGP3 billion (EUR148 million) must file a CbCR in Egypt. The submission deadline is 12 months from the end of the reporting fiscal year.
- Master file: The master file must be prepared at the ultimate parent level of the group and must be made available to the ETA based on the parent entity's tax return filling date in its home jurisdiction.

The APA program is designed to enable taxpayers and the ETA to agree on the proper treatment of the transfer pricing of potential controlled transaction(s) in which the taxpayer will engage for a specific period (typically more than one year) under certain terms and conditions. The APA program is intended to provide a cooperative process to resolve potential transfer-pricing disputes in advance.

The new guidelines provide the APA framework and other details regarding the APA program in Egypt.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The table below sets forth maximum withholding rates provided in Egypt's double tax treaties for dividends, interest and royalties.

To benefit from the tax rates provided by double tax treaties with respect to dividends, interest and royalties, within six months after the date of receipt of the payment, a nonresident entity or its legal representative must submit to the tax authorities an application to apply the tax rate stated in the treaty and request a refund of the difference between the domestic rate and the treaty rate. The application must be submitted on the form designed for this purpose together with required documents.

The following is the treaty withholding tax rate table.

-	Dividends (a) (%)	Interest (%)	Royalties (%)
Albania	5/10	10	10
Algeria	5/10	5	10
Austria	5/10	15	0
Bahrain	0	According to	According to
Dumum	V	domestic law	domestic law
		in each country	in each country
Belarus	5/10	10	15
Belgium	5/10	15	Trademarks 20
Deigium	3/10	13	Other 15
Bulgaria	5/10	12.5	12.5
Canada	5/10	15	15
China Mainlan		10	8
Cyprus	5/10	15	10
Czech	3/10	13	10
Republic	5/10	15	15
Denmark	5/10	15	20
Ethiopia	5/10	10	10
Finland	3/10	10	10
From Finland	10	0	20
From Egypt	5/10	20	20
France	0	15	15
Georgia	5/10	10	10
Germany	5/10	15	Trademarks 20
Germany	3/10	13	Other 15
Greece	5/10	15	15
Hungary	5/10	15	15
India	5/10	20	According to
IIIdid	3/10	20	domestic law
			in each country
Indonesia	5/10	15	15
Iraq	5,10	10	
From Iraq	5/10	10	One-half of tax
rrom maq	5/10	10	rate in the
			country
From Egypt	5/10	20	20
Ireland	5/10	10	10
Italy	5/10	20	15
Japan	5/10	20	15
Jordan	5/10	15	20
Korea (South)	5/10	10/15	15
Kuwait	5/10	10	10
Lebanon	5/10	10	5
Libya	5/10	20	20
Malaysia	5/10	15	15
Malta	5/10	10	12
Mauritius	5/10	10	12
Morocco	5/10	20	10
Netherlands	5/10	12	12
Norway			
From Norway	15	0	0
From Egypt	5/10	20	15
Pakistan	5/10	15	15
Palestine	5/10	15	15

	Dividends (a) (%)	Interest (%)	Royalties (%)
Poland	5/10	12	12
Romania	5/10	15	15
Russian			
Federation	5/10	15	15
Saudi Arabia	5/10	10	10
Serbia and			
Montenegro	5/10	15	15
Singapore	5/10	15	15
South Africa	5/10	12	15
Spain	5/9	10	12
Sudan			
From Sudan	5/10	10	10
From Egypt	5/15	10	10
Sweden	5/10	15	14
Switzerland	0	15	12.5
Syria	5/10	15	20
Tunisia	5/10	10	15
Turkey	5/10	10	10
Ukraine	5/10	12	12
United Arab			
Emirates	0	10	10
United			
Kingdom	5/10	15	15
United			
States	5/10	15	15
Yemen	5/10	10	10
Yugoslavia (b)) 5/10	15	15
Non-treaty			
jurisdictions	10	20	20

(a) The rates depend on various conditions.

Egypt has signed double tax treaties with Armenia, Bangladesh, Kazakhstan, Mongolia, Oman, Senegal, Seychelles, the Slovak Republic, Sri Lanka, Tanzania, Thailand, Uganda and Vietnam, but these treaties have not yet been ratified. Tax treaty negotiations are under way with Congo (Democratic Republic of), Korea (North) and North Macedonia.

⁽b) The treaty with Yugoslavia applies to the republics that formerly comprised Yugoslavia.

El Salvador

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

San Salvador GMT-6

ΕY Torre Futura +503 2248-7000 Fax: +503 2248-7070

Complejo World Trade Center 87 Av. Norte y Calle El Mirador

Nivel 11-5 San Salvador El Salvador

Principal Tax Contact

★ Rafael Sayaqués +506 2208-9880

(resident in San José, New York: +1 (212) 773-4761 Costa Rica) Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043

US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979 Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Lisa María Gattulli +506 2208-9861 (resident in San José, Mobile: +506 8844-6778 Costa Rica) Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisorv

Juan Carlos Chavarría +506 2208-9844

(resident in San José, Mobile: +506 8913-6686

Costa Rica) International Mobile: +1 (239) 961-5947 Email: juan-carlos.chavarria@cr.ey.com

Héctor Mancía +503 2248-7006

Mobile: +503 7797-8282 Email: hector.mancia@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Luis Eduardo Ocando B. +507 208-0144

Panama Mobile: +507 6747-1221 (resident in Panama) US Mobile: +1 (305) 924-2115

Fax: +507 214-4300

Email: luis.ocando@pa.ey.com

Paul de Haan (resident in +506 2208-9800

San José, Costa Rica) Email: paul.dehaan@cr.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Juan Carlos Chavarría +506 2208-9844 (resident in San José, Mobile: +506 8913-6686

Costa Rica) International Mobile: +1 (239) 961-5947 Email: juan-carlos.chavarria@cr.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Rafael Sayagués +506 2208-9880

(resident in San José, New York: +1 (212) 773-4761 Costa Rica) Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979

Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167

Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

 Lisa María Gattulli
 +506 2208-9861

 (resident in San José,
 Mobile: +506 8844-6778

 Costa Rica)
 Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Antonio Ruiz +506 2208-9822 (resident in San José, Mobile: +506 8890-9391

Costa Rica) International Mobile: +1 (239) 298-6372

Email: antonio.ruiz@cr.ey.com

Rafael Sayagués +506 2208-9880

 (resident in San José,
 New York: +1 (212) 773-4761

 Costa Rica)
 Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043

 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979

 Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167

Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

People Advisory Services

 Lisa María Gattulli
 +506 2208-9861

 (resident in San José,
 Mobile: +506 8844-6778

 Costa Rica)
 Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	25/30	(a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	10/30	(a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	25/30	(a)
Withholding Tax (%)		` /
Dividends	5/25	(b)
Interest		
Paid to Domiciled Companies	10	(c)
Paid to Non-domiciled Companies and		` ′
Individuals	10/20/25	(d)
Royalties from Know-how and Technical		` ′
Services	20/25	(e)
Video, Films and Similar Items		(f)
International Transportation Services	5	(g)
Insurance Services		(h)
Income from Salvadoran Security Market		` /
Investments	3	(i)
Lottery Prizes and Other Prize Winnings		
Paid to Domiciled Companies and Individuals	15	
Paid to Non-domiciled Companies and		
Individuals	25	
Loans	5	(b)
Equity or capital decreases		(j)
Other Payments Made to Nonresidents	20/25	
Net Operating Losses (Years)		` '
Carryback	0	
Carryforward	0	(k)

- (a) A special 5% tax is imposed on the income of large taxpayers. For further details regarding the corporate income tax and the special 5% tax, see Section B.
- (b) For details, see Section B.
- (c) The withholding tax applies to interest received by individuals and companies on bank deposits. Interest paid between domiciled companies is not subject to withholding tax.
- (d) Withholding tax at a reduced 10% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is a financial institution supervised in its country of origin and registered with the Central Reserve Bank of El Salvador. If an interest payment is made

to a non-domiciled entity that is not registered with the Central Reserve Bank of El Salvador and not domiciled in a tax-haven jurisdiction, a 20% withholding tax applies. If an interest payment is made to a non-domiciled entity that is not registered with the Central Reserve Bank of El Salvador and domiciled in a tax-haven jurisdiction, a 25% withholding tax applies. Amounts paid or credited to non-domiciled legal entities or individuals who are resident, domiciled or incorporated in tax-haven jurisdictions (or paid through legal entities resident, domiciled or incorporated in such jurisdictions) are subject to a 25% withholding tax. Exceptions apply to the following types of payments:

- · Payments for acquisitions or transfers of tangible assets
- Payments to taxpayers in tax-haven jurisdictions located in Central America that have signed cooperation agreements with Salvadoran tax and customs authorities
- Payments to taxpayers in tax-haven jurisdictions that have signed with El Salvador information exchange agreements or double tax treaties
- Payments under circumstances in which reduced withholding tax rates apply
 If the recipient does not file an annual income tax return, the withholding tax
 is presumed to be a payment in full of the income tax on the interest income.
- (e) The withholding tax is imposed on payments to foreign companies and individuals for services rendered or used in El Salvador, as well as on payments for the transfer of intangible assets. If the recipient does not file an annual income tax return, the withholding tax is presumed to be a final tax. Announts paid or credited to non-domiciled legal entities or individuals who are resident, domiciled or incorporated in tax-haven jurisdictions (or paid through legal entities resident, domiciled or incorporated in such jurisdictions) are subject to a 25% withholding tax. Exceptions apply to the following types of payments:
 - Payments for acquisitions or transfers of tangible assets
 - Payments to taxpayers in tax-haven jurisdictions located in Central America that have signed cooperation agreements with Salvadoran tax and customs authorities
 - Payments to taxpayers in tax-haven jurisdictions that have signed with El Salvador information exchange agreements or double tax treaties
 - Payments under circumstances in which reduced withholding tax rates apply
 - The 20% rate applies to royalties from know-how and technical services paid to non-domiciled entities that are not domiciled in tax-haven jurisdictions.
- (f) The withholding tax is imposed on payments to non-domiciled persons or entities for transfers of intangible assets or for the use, or grant of use, of rights over tangible and intangible assets related to cinematographic movies, video tapes, phonographic discs, radio serials, television serials, serials and strips reproduced by any means, video and track records, and television programs transmitted by cable, satellite or other similar media. If the recipient does not file an annual income tax return, the withholding tax is presumed to be a final tax.
- (g) The withholding tax is imposed on payments to foreign companies and individuals for international transportation services. If the recipient does not file an annual income tax return, the withholding tax is presumed to be a final tax.
- (h) The withholding tax is imposed on payments to non-domiciled insurance and reinsurance companies and reinsurance brokers, authorized by the Superintendent of the Financial System. If the recipient does not file an annual income tax return, the withholding tax is presumed to be a final tax.
- A withholding tax rate of 3% applies to income derived from capital invested in securities, or transactions in securities, shares and other investments in the Salvadoran securities market (primary or secondary).
- (j) A withholding tax rate of 5% applies to amounts paid or credited in capital or equity reductions, in the portion corresponding to capitalization or reinvestment of profits. For this purpose, the amounts paid or credited by the decrease of equity or capital corresponds to previously capitalized amounts.
- (k) Capital losses can be carried forward to offset capital gains for a period of five years, provided that the losses have been reported in previously filed tax returns.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident corporations are subject to tax on Salvadoran-source income and on certain types of foreign investment income. Nonresident corporations are subject to tax on Salvadoran-source income only. As a result, resident and

nonresident taxpayers are subject to income tax on income derived from the following:

- Movable and immovable property in El Salvador
- · Activities carried out in El Salvador
- · Services rendered by domiciled and non-domiciled entities that are used in El Salvador

Taxable foreign investment income derived by resident corporations includes income, capital gains, profits, or interest derived from securities, financial instruments, and derivative contracts if any of the following conditions are met:

- The issuing entity is a national entity or domiciled in El Salvador.
- The capital is invested or employed in El Salvador.
- The risk assumed is placed or located in El Salvador.

Foreign investment income earned by a legal entity that is domiciled in El Salvador or that is considered a domiciled establishment or branch for Salvadoran tax purposes is taxable.

Income derived from interest, premiums and other earnings from deposits abroad paid by non-domiciled financial institutions to domiciled legal entities must always be declared to the Salvadoran tax authorities even if they have been subject to income tax or other similar taxes abroad. Taxes paid abroad can be credited according to the rules provided by Salvadoran law.

Corporate income tax rate. The standard rate of income tax is 30% for Salvadoran companies, foreign companies with a permanent establishment in El Salvador and non-domiciled companies. However, companies that have sales equal to or less than USD150,000 are subject to a 25% income tax rate.

Special tax for large taxpayers. On 29 October 2015, El Salvador's Congress approved a legislative decree that created a special tax for large taxpayers to support the government's public safety plan. The decree entered into force for five years as of 29 November 2015, and it prevails over any other contradictory law or statute. Taxpayers with annual net income of USD500,000 or more must report and pay a tax of 5% of net income. In practice, the tax should apply only to taxpayers classified as large taxpayers by the tax authorities.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived from the sale of movable and immovable property are subject to income tax at a rate of 10%. However, if the asset is sold within 12 months after acquisition, the capital gain is subject to tax at a rate of 25% or 30% of net income.

Companies may carry forward capital losses for a five-year period to offset future capital gains only.

The capital gain or loss on a transaction is computed by deducting from the sales price the following:

- Cost of the asset, which equals the purchase price less allowable depreciation claimed under the income tax law
- Improvements made to the asset
- All selling expenses necessary to complete the transaction

Administration. The statutory tax year runs from 1 January through 31 December. Companies must file annual income tax returns and pay any tax due within four months after the end of the tax year.

Companies with total assets of SVC10 million (approximately USD1,142,857) or more, or with gross income of SVC5 million (approximately USD571,428) or more, must file an annual tax certification of their tax obligations. This certificate is issued by an external certified public accountant (CPA) who is authorized by the CPA Surveillance Council.

Dividends. Domiciled entities in El Salvador that pay to, or register profits for, domiciled or non-domiciled entities or individuals must withhold income tax at a 5% rate. This serves as a definite income tax payment. Payment or registration of profits can be made in various forms, including, among others, payments in cash or securities and in-kind payments, regardless of whether they are considered dividends, quotas, excess payments, legal reserves, profits or earnings.

The above obligation also applies to representatives of parent companies, affiliates, branches, agencies and other permanent establishments that pay or credit profits to domiciled entities or individuals abroad.

Notwithstanding the above, if payments are made to an entity or individual domiciled or resident in a tax-haven jurisdiction, a 25% withholding tax rate applies.

Withholding tax on loans. Legal entities or entities without legal capacity domiciled in El Salvador that remit cash or in-kind assets as loans or advance remittances or engage in other types of loan operations must withhold tax at a rate of 5% of such amounts if the amounts are remitted to any of the following:

- Partners, shareholders, associates, beneficiaries, and other related parties according to Section 25 of the Income Tax Law (for example, spouses and relatives in the fourth degree of consanguinity or second degree of kinship)
- Entities or individuals domiciled or resident in a tax-haven jurisdiction
- Parent companies or branches domiciled abroad

Certain exceptions apply, such as to loans with a market value interest rate or a one-year term and to supervised financial institutions.

Foreign tax relief. In general, relief is granted in El Salvador for foreign taxes paid with respect to certain types of investment income earned abroad. Also, see Section F.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is computed in accordance with adopted Financial Information Standards in El Salvador (International Financial Reporting Standards), subject to adjustments required by the Salvadoran income tax law. The Salvadoran income tax law requires the use of the accrual method of accounting.

Taxable income includes all income derived from the following:

- · Assets located in El Salvador
- · Activities or transactions carried out in El Salvador
- · Capital invested in El Salvador
- Services rendered in El Salvador and services rendered outside El Salvador that are used in El Salvador
- Certain types of investment income (see Section B)

In general, all costs and expenses necessary to produce and preserve taxable income are deductible for income tax purposes, provided all legal deductibility requirements are met.

Imputed income. The Salvadoran income tax law does not contain rates and formulas for calculating imputed income. However, the tax authorities may determine taxable income based on certain information, including the following:

- · Investments made during the tax year
- Equity fluctuations
- Transactions and profits recorded in previous tax years
- · Purchases and sales
- Value of imported goods
- Value of inventories
- · Purchases not recorded
- Performance of similar businesses
- General expenses

Inventories. Salvadoran income tax regulations provide that inventories may be valued at acquisition cost. The cost may be calculated using certain methods, such as first-in, first-out (FIFO), last purchase cost and average cost, as well as special methods established for agricultural products and cattle. The income tax law provides that inventories can be valued by other methods if authorization from the tax authorities is obtained before the method is implemented.

Provisions. Provisions for contingent liabilities, such as severance payments and labor costs, are not deductible expenses. However, payments of such liabilities are deductible expenses. Amounts for doubtful accounts may be deducted if certain legal requirements are satisfied.

Tax depreciation and amortization

Depreciation. The acquisition cost of products with a useful life of 12 months or less may be fully deducted from taxable income in the year of acquisition. Property with a useful life of more than 12 months may be depreciated using the following straight-line rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Buildings	5
Machinery	20
Vehicles	25
Other movable property	50

Only a portion of the acquisition cost of used machinery and movable property may be deducted for tax purposes. The deductible percentages, which are based on the asset's life, are shown in the following table.

Asset's useful life Years	Deductible percentage (%)
1 but less than 2	80
2 but less than 3	60
3 but less than 4	40
4 or more	20

The useful life of a used asset is determined when the asset is purchased. The depreciable portion of the acquisition cost is calculated according to the normal depreciation rules.

Tax amortization. The acquisition cost or development cost of software programs used to produce and preserve taxable income may be amortized at an annual rate of up to 25% of the cost of development or acquisition. The deductible percentages applicable to used machinery (see above) also apply to used software programs.

Relief for losses. Net operating losses may not be carried forward or back to offset taxable income.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax; transfers of incorporeal assets or of fixed assets that have been used for four years or more are not subject to transfer taxes	13
Real property transfer tax; tax imposed on value of real property with respect to the amount that exceeds SVC250,000	
(approximately USD28,571)	3
Customs duties	Various
Social contributions; paid by employer Prevention system (this system provides pensions and certain other benefits); on	
salaries up to SVC56,875 (USD6,500) Social security; on salaries up to SVC8,750 (USD1,000)	7.75
Maternity, sickness and professional risks	7.5
Professional training	1

E. Foreign-exchange controls

The currencies in El Salvador are the colon (SVC) and the US dollar. Since 2001, all transactions and operations in El Salvador can be carried out and denominated in colons or US dollars. The permanent exchange rate in El Salvador is SVC8.75 = USD1.

No restrictions are imposed on foreign-trade operations or foreigncurrency transactions.

F. Tax treaties

El Salvador's only tax treaty in force is with Spain. The treaty is based on the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development model, with some minor differences.

In Spain, the treaty applies to income tax on individuals, income tax on corporations, income tax for nonresidents, net worth tax, and local income tax and net worth tax. In El Salvador, the treaty applies to income tax.

For dividends, interest and royalties paid by companies domiciled in one signatory country to residents of the other signatory country, the treaty provides for maximum tax rates in the source

country of 12% for dividends and 10% for interest and royalties. If certain conditions are met, the tax rate for dividends may be reduced to 0%. The treaty also provides for a maximum rate of 10% in the source country for services, unless the individual or company that accounts for the income has a permanent establishment in the country in which the services are rendered.

Equatorial Guinea

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT +1 Malabo

+240 333-09-67-19 EY

SEGUIBAT Building, Ground Floor Fax: +240 333-09-46-59

P.O. Box 752

Malabo

Equatorial Guinea

Business Tax Advisory

Alexis Moutome +240 333-09-67-19

Mobile: +240 222-25-00-50 Email: alexis.moutome@gq.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services — Transaction Tax Advisory

+237 233-42-51-09 Joseph Pagop Noupoué

(resident in Douala, Cameroon) Mobile: +237 6-98-00-57-03 Paris: +33 (1) 55-61-18-36

Paris Mobile: +33 (6) 74-57-72-12 Email: joseph.pagop.noupoue@cm.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	35 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	35 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	35
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	25 (c)
Interest	25 (c)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	20
Payments for Oil and Gas Services	5/6.25/15/20 (d)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	3/5 (e)

- The minimum corporate tax is 3% of turnover. See Section B for details. (a)
- In certain circumstances, the tax is deferred or reduced (see Section B). (b)
- This tax is imposed on payments to nonresidents. For the withholding tax rates (c) applicable to residents, see Section B.
- This tax applies to payments for services performed by subcontractors of oil (d) and gas companies. The 6.25% rate applies to residents. The 15% rate applies to nonresident companies and the 20% rate applies to nonresident individuals. The 5% rate applies to transportation, mobilization services (bringing a rig or vessel into Equatorial Guinea [EG]) and demobilization services (sending a rig or vessel out of EG) performed by nonresidents in EG.
- In general, companies may carry forward net operating losses for three years. However, companies operating in the hydrocarbon sector may carry forward net operating losses for five years.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Equatorial Guinea (EG) companies are taxed on the territorial principle. As a result, EG companies carrying on business outside EG are not subject to corporate income tax in EG on the related profits. EG companies are those registered in EG, regardless of the nationality of the shareholders or where the companies are managed and controlled. Foreign companies engaged in business in EG are subject to corporate income tax on EG-source profits.

Tax rate. The corporate income tax rate is 35%.

The minimum corporate tax is 3% of annual turnover for the preceding year. The amount of this tax cannot be less than XAF800,000 (for further details regarding this tax, see *Administration*).

The 2019 Finance Law deleted Article 461.3 of the Income Tax Law. This article was related to the crediting of withholding tax against the final corporate income tax liability. Withholding taxes should be considered current expenses for the year and deducted as such.

Capital gains. Capital gains are taxed at the regular corporate income tax rate. However, the tax can be deferred if all of the proceeds are used to acquire new fixed assets in EG within three years or in the event of a merger. If the business is totally or partially transferred or discontinued, only one-half of the net capital gains is taxed if the event occurs less than five years after the startup or purchase of the business, and only one-third of the gains is taxed if the event occurs five years or more after the business is begun or purchased.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year. Tax returns must be filed by 30 April. The minimum corporate tax must be declared and paid by 31 March of each year. The minimum corporate tax may be set off against the regular income tax payable for the same tax year.

Late payments and late filings of tax returns are subject to penalties. For the minimum corporate tax, the penalty equals 50% of the amount of the tax. For corporate income tax, the following are the penalties:

- XAF200,000 per month of delay for the filing of the return. However, the total amount of the penalty cannot exceed 75% of the tax owed.
- 50% of the amount not declared if the return has a shortfall that exceeds 1/10 of the declared profit. The penalty is increased to 100% in case of bad faith.

Dividends. Dividends paid to nonresidents are subject to a 25% withholding tax.

The following withholding tax rates apply to dividends received by residents:

- Physical persons: application of the progressive scale in accordance with the provision of Article 252 that may be reduced by issuing a global income return provided under Articles 240 and 241 of the General Tax Code
- Resident legal entities: 10%

However, a parent company may exclude up to 90% of the dividends received from a 25%-owned subsidiary.

Foreign tax relief. EG does not provide relief for foreign taxes paid.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on financial statements prepared according to generally accepted accounting principles and the rules contained in the general accounting chart of the Organization

for Harmonization of Business Law in Africa (Organisation pour l'Harmonisation en Afrique du Droit des Affaires, or OHADA).

Business expenses are generally deductible unless specifically excluded by law. The following expenses are deductible only if they are normal and substantiated:

- Head office overhead and remuneration for certain services (studies and technical, financial or administrative assistance) paid to nonresidents
- Royalties from patents, brands, models or designs paid to a non-Economic and Monetary Community of Central Africa (Communauté Économique et Monétaire de l'Afrique Centrale, or CEMAC) corporation participating in the management of, or owning shares in, the EG corporation

The following expenses are not deductible:

- Rent expense for movable equipment paid to a shareholder holding, directly or indirectly, more than 10% of the capital
- A portion of interest paid to a shareholder in excess of the central bank annual rate and, if the shareholder is in charge of management, on the portion of the loan exceeding one-half of the capital stock
- Commissions and brokerage fees exceeding 5% of purchased imports
- Certain specific charges, penalties, corporate income tax and individual income tax
- Most liberalities (payments that do not produce a compensatory benefit, such as excessive remuneration paid to a director), gifts and subsidies

Inventories. Inventories are normally valued at cost. Cost must be determined under a weighted average cost price method.

Provisions. In determining accounting profit, companies must establish certain provisions, such as a provision for a risk of loss for certain expenses. These provisions are normally deductible for tax purposes if they provide for clearly specified losses or expenses that are probably going to occur and if they appear in the financial statements and in a specific statement in the tax return.

Capital allowances. Land and intangible assets, such as goodwill, are not depreciable for tax purposes. Other fixed assets may be depreciated using the straight-line method at rates specified by the tax law. The following are the straight-line depreciation rates for major categories of assets.

Asset	Rate (%)
Buildings	5 to 20
Plant and machinery, and transportation	
equipment	5 to 100
Office equipment	10 to 15

Relief for losses. In general, companies may carry forward net operating losses for three years. However, companies operating in the hydrocarbon sector may carry forward net operating losses for five years. Losses attributable to depreciation may be carried forward indefinitely. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. EG law does not allow the filing of consolidated tax returns or provide any other form of tax relief for groups of companies. However, the OHADA Uniform Act on

Accounting Law contains the principle of consolidated financial statements.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax; imposed on transactions	
performed in EG that are not subject	
to the oil and gas sector withholding	
tax (see Section A)	
General rate	15
Reduced rate	6
Specified products	0
Social security contributions; imposed on	
salaries; paid by	
Employer	21.5
Employee	4.5
Worker Protection Fund and Professional	
Training Fund; imposed on salaries;	
paid by	
Employer (on gross salary)	1
Employee (on net salary)	0.5

E. Foreign-exchange controls

The EG currency is the CFA franc BEAC (XAF).

Exchange-control regulations exist in EG for financial transfers in the franc zone which is the monetary zone including France and its former overseas colonies. The Council of Ministers of the Economic Union of Central Africa (Union Économique de l'Afrique Centrale, or UEAC) continued its process of revising Community texts with the adoption on 21 December 2018 of Regulation No. 02/18/ECMAC/UMAC/CM on the regulation of exchange controls in the CEMAC. This regulation, which entered into force on 1 March 2019, repeals the regulations adopted in 2000.

In the franc zone, transactions above XAF1 million per month and per entity remain free subject to the providing of evidence of the origin of the funds and the issuance of documentation required by authorized intermediaries (that is, credit institutions such as banks). In addition, the opening of a bank account in foreign currencies inside and outside the CEMAC zone is now subject to an authorization from the Bank of Central African States (Banque des Etats d'Afrique Centrale, or BEAC).

Any transaction related to exports of goods and services must be declared to the competent authorities and transactions exceeding XAF5 million must be done in a CEMAC credit institution.

F. Tax treaties

EG has entered into the tax treaty of the former Central African Economic and Customs Union (Union Douanière et Économique de l'Afrique Centrale, or UDEAC).

Estonia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Tallinn GMT +2

EY +372 611-4610 Rävala 4. 7th Floor Fax: +372 611-4611

10143 Tallinn Estonia

Principal Tax Contact

★ Ranno Tingas +372 611-4578

Mobile: +372 511-1848 Email: ranno.tingas@ee.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Ranno Tingas +372 611-4578

Mobile: +372 511-1848 Email: ranno.tingas@ee.ey.com

Hedi Wahtramäe +372 611-4570

Mobile: +372 509-2665

Email: hedi.wahtramae@ee.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Jevgeni Semjonov +372 611-4616

Mobile: +372 520-0624

Email: jevgeni.semjonov@ee.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Hedi Wahtramäe +372 611-4570

Mobile: +372 509-2665

Email: hedi.wahtramae@ee.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Hedi Wahtramäe +372 611-4570

Mobile: +372 509-2665

Email: hedi.wahtramae@ee.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Tõnis Elling +372 611-4500

Mobile: +372 502-8551 Email: tonis.elling@ee.ey.com

Legal Services

Ranno Tingas +372 611-4578

Mobile: +372 511-1848 Email: ranno.tingas@ee.ey.com

The tax law in Estonia has been frequently amended, and further changes are likely to be introduced. Because of these frequent changes, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance

Corporate Tax Rate (%)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)
Branch Tax Rate (%)
Withholding Tax (%) (d)

14/20 (a)
14/20 (a)

Dividends 0/7 (c)

Interest 0/20 (d)

Royalties	0/10/20 (e)
Rental Payments	20 (f)
Services	0/10/20 (g)
Salaries and Wages	20

- (a) Resident companies and permanent establishments of nonresident companies are not subject to tax on their income. They are subject only to tax at a rate of 20% on the gross amount of distributed profits and certain payments made. The tax rate is applied to the net taxable amount divided by a specified percentage. A lower income tax rate of 14% is applied to regular dividends. For further details, see Section B.
- (b) Resident companies and permanent establishments of nonresident companies are not subject to tax on their capital gains received. They are subject only to tax at a rate of 14% or 20% on the gross amount of distributed profits. Nonresident companies without a permanent establishment in Estonia are subject to tax at a rate of 20% on their capital gains derived from Estonian sources. For further details, see Section B.
- (c) Withholding tax is not imposed on dividends paid to companies. Dividends are subject to 20% (or 14% in certain cases) corporate income tax at the level of the resident distributing companies only. Withholding tax at a rate of 7% is imposed on certain profit distributions to individuals. For further details, see Section B.
- (d) Interest payments are generally exempt from withholding tax. Withholding tax at a rate of 20% is imposed on interest paid to resident individuals (including payments made by contractual investment funds on the account of the funds). Interest paid to nonresidents as a result of ownership of contractual investment funds is subject to a 20% withholding tax if more than 50% of the assets owned (directly or indirectly) by the fund during a two-year period preceding the date of the interest payment is real estate located in Estonia and if the interest recipient has at least 10% ownership in the contractual investment fund at the moment of receiving the interest. Withholding tax is not imposed on interest paid from the profits of contractual investment funds if the profits have already been taxed.
- (e) Withholding tax at a rate of 10% is imposed on payments to nonresident individuals and companies. Royalties paid to companies resident in other EU countries or Switzerland are not subject to withholding tax if the provisions of the EU Interest-Royalty Directive are satisfied. A 20% withholding tax is imposed on payments to resident individuals.
- (f) Withholding tax at a rate of 20% is imposed on payments to resident individuals and nonresidents.
- (g) The 20% rate applies to payments to nonresidents from low-tax jurisdictions (a low-tax jurisdiction is a jurisdiction that does not impose a tax on profits or distributions or a jurisdiction in which such tax would be less than ¼ of the Estonian tax payable by resident individuals on a similar amount of business income). The 10% rate applies to payments to other nonresidents for services rendered in Estonia. A 0% rate may apply under double tax treaties.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies (except for limited partnership funds) and permanent establishments of nonresidents are not generally subject to tax on their income (see below an exception in the case of exceeding borrowing costs and controlled foreign company [CFC] income). They are subject to tax on the following payments made to resident legal entities, nonresident companies, resident individuals and nonresident individuals:

- · Dividends
- · Fringe benefits
- Gifts
- Donations
- · Business entertainment expenses
- Distributions of profits
- Payments not related to the business of the payer

Income tax is charged annually on exceeding borrowing costs of resident companies and permanent establishments of nonresidents

(except for financial institutions) to the extent they exceed losses if such costs amount to at least EUR3 million and if they exceed 30% of the company's earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA).

Income tax is charged annually on resident companies and permanent establishments of nonresidents' income from controlled foreign companies (CFCs) if the income was derived from fictitious transactions of which the main purpose was to obtain a tax advantage using assets and taking risks related to controlling company key employees. The rule does not apply to resident companies if the CFC financial year profit does not exceed EUR750,000 and other business income does not exceed EUR75,000.

The exceeding borrowing cost and taxable CFC income must be reported by the 10th day of the 9th month following the financial year. The tax is payable by the same deadline.

Resident companies are companies registered (effectively the same as incorporated) in Estonia. European public limited liability companies and European Cooperative Societies that have their registered office in Estonia are deemed to be Estonian tax residents. Nonresident companies without a permanent establishment in Estonia are subject to tax on their business income derived from Estonia.

Tax rates. Resident companies are subject to tax on the payments described in *Corporate income tax* at a rate of 20% of the gross amount of the payments. To calculate the corporate income tax for 2019, the tax rate is applied to the net taxable amount divided by 0.8.

Beginning with 2019, a lower income tax rate of 14% is applied to regular profit distributions. A regular profit distribution is the amount of the company's last three years' average dividend that is subject to tax in Estonia. The 20% tax rate is applied to the dividend amount exceeding the regular profit distribution. The dividend paid in 2018 is the first amount to be included in the three-year average calculation.

To calculate the corporate income tax on a regular dividend, the tax rate of 14% is applied to the net taxable amount divided by 0.86.

A 20% rate applies to income derived by nonresident companies without a permanent establishment in Estonia.

Tax incentive for shipping. On 16 December 2019, the European Commission approved the Estonian Tonnage Tax scheme under the European Union (EU) state-aid rules. The Tonnage Tax scheme is expected to take effect from 1 July 2020 and will be available for resident shipping companies engaged in the international carriage of goods or passengers, and listed ancillary activities carried out with the eligible vessels.

Activities by tugboats and dredgers outside ports and Estonian territorial waters are eligible for the Tonnage Tax regime under certain conditions. Ship managers may also benefit from the Tonnage Tax scheme with respect to income derived from ship management activities.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived by resident companies and permanent establishments of nonresident companies are exempt from tax until they are distributed.

Nonresident companies without a permanent establishment in Estonia are taxed at a rate of 20% on their capital gains derived from Estonian sources.

Capital gains derived from sales of shares and securities by nonresidents are exempt from tax. However, if the shares of a company, contractual investment fund or other pool of assets are sold by a nonresident with at least a 10% holding and if at the time of the sale or at any other time during the two preceding years, real estate and buildings directly or indirectly accounted for 50% or more of the assets of the company, capital gains derived from the sale of the shares are taxable.

If a resident company is deleted from the Estonian commercial register without liquidation and its economic activities are ended, the holding of a nonresident in the company is taxed as a capital gain, which is equal to the market value of the holding less the acquisition cost. The taxation is postponed if economic activities are continued through another resident company or a permanent establishment remains in Estonia.

Administration. The tax period is a calendar month. Tax returns must be filed and income tax must be paid by the 10th day of the following month.

Advance rulings. Taxable persons may apply for advance rulings from the tax authorities. Advance rulings may relate only to actual planned transactions, as opposed to theoretical questions. The advance ruling is binding on the tax authorities and recommended for the taxable person. The taxable person must inform the tax authorities of the execution of the transaction described in the advance ruling. A time limit for the binding nature of the ruling is set based on the taxpayer's evaluation of the time needed for the execution of the transaction.

The processing of the advance ruling may be suspended if a similar transaction is simultaneously being reviewed in challenge proceedings (administrative proceedings involving a dispute between the taxpayer and the tax authorities) or court proceedings and if the expected decision in such proceedings is crucial for the determination of the tax consequences. Advance rulings may not be issued with respect to the determination of transfer prices (determination of value of transactions between related parties).

For the advance ruling to be binding, the taxpayer must present detailed and accurate information before the beginning of the relevant transactions. If the tax laws are amended after the advance ruling has been issued but before the transaction is carried out, the advance ruling is no longer binding. The deadline for issuing an advance ruling is 60 calendar days beginning with the date of acceptance of the application. By a motivated decision (a decision that includes arguments supporting the decision) in writing, the deadline may be extended for an additional 30 calendar days. A state fee is payable for the processing of the advance-ruling application.

A summary of the ruling, except for information protected by the tax secrecy clause (the tax authorities are bound to maintain the confidentiality of information concerning a taxpayer that was acquired in the course of their activities; certain exceptions apply), is published on the tax authorities' web page. The taxable person may prohibit the disclosure of specific information.

Reporting of intragroup loans. Resident companies and the permanent establishments of nonresidents (except public limited funds and credit institutions) are required to report the following information on loans granted to other group companies:

- · Amount of the loan
- Increase in principal balance
- Extension of term or change of other material terms

The reporting must be done on a quarterly basis.

Dividends. Withholding tax is not generally imposed on dividends paid. A 7% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to individuals if the corporate income tax of 14% has been paid by an Estonian company on the share of profits out of which the dividends are paid. Payers of dividends must pay corporate income tax at a rate of 20% or 14% on the gross amount of dividends paid. This income tax is treated as a payment of income tax by the distributing company and not as tax withheld from the recipient of the dividends.

Dividends received are not included in taxable income (see Foreign tax relief).

The following payments are also taxable as dividends at the level of the company:

- Decrease of share capital (if the decrease exceeds paid-in equity capital)
- Redemption of shares and the payment of liquidation proceeds in an amount that exceeds the monetary and non-monetary payments made into the equity capital

Interest. Interest payments are generally exempt from withholding tax. Withholding tax at a rate of 20% is imposed on interest paid to resident individuals (including payments made by contractual investment funds on the account of the funds). Interest paid to nonresidents as a result of ownership of contractual investment funds is subject to a 20% withholding tax if more than 50% of the assets owned (directly or indirectly) by the fund during a two-year period preceding the date of the interest payment is real estate located in Estonia and if the interest recipient has at least 10% ownership in the contractual investment fund at the moment of receiving the interest. Withholding tax is not imposed on interest paid from the profits of contractual investment funds if the profits have already been taxed.

Foreign tax relief. Dividends distributed by an Estonian company and a permanent establishment of a foreign company that had received dividends from a foreign company (except from a company located in a low-tax jurisdiction) are exempt from income tax if the following conditions are satisfied:

• The dividends are received from a taxable company resident in the European Economic Area (EEA) or Switzerland, or foreign tax has been paid on or withheld from the profits out of which the dividends were paid.

- The Estonian company receiving the dividends owns at least 10% of the shares or votes of the foreign company when the dividends were received.
- The transaction or a chain of transactions is actual (a transaction or a chain of transactions is not actual if its primary purpose or one of its primary purposes is to obtain a tax advantage), and the distributing subsidiary cannot deduct the distributed profits. The tax exemption applies to the extent that a transaction or a chain of transactions is carried out for business purposes, the economic content of which is necessary and appropriate for the business activities in question.

The following profits are also exempt from tax:

- Profits allocated to a permanent establishment of an Estonian company in an EEA country or Switzerland
- Profits allocated to a permanent establishment of an Estonian company in another foreign country if foreign tax has been paid on the profits

Profits received from a permanent establishment by an Estonian resident company remain exempt if a transaction or a chain of transactions is actual (a transaction or a chain of transactions is not actual if its primary purpose or one of its primary purposes is to obtain a tax advantage).

Any foreign tax paid or withheld can be credited by an Estonian company against income tax payable on dividend distribution.

C. Determination of trading income

Because resident companies and permanent establishments of nonresident companies registered with the Estonian authorities are not subject to tax on their income, they do not need to determine their trading income for tax purposes.

Profits of Estonian contractual investment funds from immovable property are taxed immediately when profits are earned.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, on goods and services,	
excluding exports	9/20
Social security tax	33
Mandatory funded pension contributions	2
Land tax	0.1 to 2.5
Unemployment insurance contributions	
(2020 rates); paid by	
Employer	0.8
Employee	1.6

Other significant taxes include excise duty, stamp duties, heavy vehicles tax, charges on the use of Estonian natural resources and pollution charges.

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The official currency in Estonia is the euro (EUR).

Enterprises registered in Estonia may maintain bank accounts abroad without any restrictions.

Debt-to-equity rules. In certain cases, exceeding borrowing costs of resident companies and permanent establishments of nonresidents are subject to corporate income tax. See *Corporate income tax* in Section B.

Anti-avoidance legislation. Under the Taxation Act, if it is evident from the content of a transaction or act that the transaction or act is performed for the purposes of tax evasion, the actual economic substance of the transaction applies for tax purposes. If a fictitious transaction is entered into in order to conceal another transaction, the provisions of the concealed transaction apply for tax purposes. Also, see *Foreign tax relief* in Section B.

Under the general anti-avoidance rule contained in the Income Tax Act, a transaction (or chain of transactions) is not considered for income tax purposes if the main purpose or one of the main purposes of the transaction is obtaining a tax advantage that is contrary to the purpose of the tax law or an international agreement and that is fictitious. A transaction (or chain of transactions) is considered to be fictitious if it is not done for actual vital or business purposes that reflect the economic substance of the transaction.

Exit tax. Starting from 2020, an exit charge at the rate of 20% is imposed on the unrealized capital gains created in Estonia arising from transferring assets to a foreign permanent establishment or moving the tax residency of the company out of Estonia. The exit tax base is calculated as the difference between the fair-market value and the book value of the respective assets. The following assets are excluded from exit tax:

- · Assets in regard to the financing of securities
- · Collateral assets
- Assets moved to meet prudential requirements or manage liquidity
- Assets that are reverted to Estonia within 12 months

Hybrid mismatches. The rules against hybrid mismatches are effective from 1 January 2020. The rules cover double non-taxation caused by differences in the characterization of financial instruments, payments and entities for tax purposes in different jurisdictions, or the allocation of payments between the head office and permanent establishments. To eliminate double non-taxation or deduction without inclusion into taxable income, income tax is imposed on the relevant payment or cost, or exemption is denied for income that has been deducted or exempted in another jurisdiction.

Transfer pricing. Under a transfer-pricing measure in the income tax law, pricing between resident and nonresident associated companies should be at arm's length. The tax authorities may adjust to an arm's-length amount the profit of a company engaging in transactions with nonresident associated persons. Persons are considered associated if they have a common economic

interest or if one person has a prevalent influence over another person. The transfer-pricing measure also covers transactions between nonresident legal entities and their permanent establishments in Estonia. Transfer-pricing documentation is required for the following entities:

- Entities with more than 250 employees (together with related parties)
- Entities operating in certain industries
- Entities that had turnover, including the turnover of related parties, of at least EUR50 million in the preceding financial year
- Entities that had consolidated net assets of at least EUR43 million in the preceding financial year
- Parties to a transaction if one of the parties is a resident of a low-tax jurisdiction

Country-by-Country Reporting. Estonia has implemented legislation requiring the parent undertakings of multinational enterprises (MNEs) with a consolidated turnover of at least EUR750 million to submit to the tax authorities' annual groupwide reports for each entity and jurisdiction in which the MNE group operates (Country-by-Country Reporting). The report is due on 31 December of the year following the end of the financial year. Notification about the MNE group and the reporting entity is required to be submitted within six months after the end of a financial year.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under Estonian domestic law.

	Dividends (a)(g) %	Interest (b) %	Royalties (c)
Albania	0	0	5
Armenia	0	0	10
Austria	0	0	5/10 (d)
Azerbaijan	0	0	10
Bahrain	0	0	0
Belarus	0	0	10
Belgium	0	0	0/10
Bulgaria	0	0	5
Canada	0	0	0/10
China Mainland	0	0	10
Croatia	0	0	10
Cyprus	0	0	0
Czech Republic	0	0	10
Denmark	0	0	0/10
Finland	0	0	0/10
France	0	0	0/10
Georgia	0	0	0
Germany	0	0	5/10 (d)
Greece	0	0	5/10 (d)
Hungary	0	0	0/10
Iceland	0	0	0/10
India	0	0	10
Ireland	0	0	0/10
Isle of Man	0	0	0
Israel	0	0	0
Italy	0	0	0/10

	Dividends (a)(g)	Interest (b)	Royalties (c)
Japan	0	0	5
Jersey	0	0	0
Kazakhstan	0	0	15
Korea (South)	0	0	5/10 (d)
Kyrgyzstan	0	0	5
Latvia	0	0	5/10 (d)
Lithuania	0	0	0
Luxembourg	0	0	5/10 (d)
Malta	0	0	10
Mexico	0	0	10
Moldova	0	0	10
Netherlands	0	0	0/10
North Macedonia	0	0	0
Norway	0	0	0/10
Poland	0	0	10
Portugal	0	0	10
Romania	0	0	10
Serbia	0	0	5/10 (e)
Singapore	0	0	7.5
Slovak Republic	0	0	10
Slovenia	0	0	10
Spain	0	0	0/10
Sweden	0	0	0/10
Switzerland	0	0	0/10
Thailand	0	0	8/10 (d)
Turkey	0	0	5/10 (d)
Turkmenistan	0	0	0
Ukraine	0	0	10
United Arab			
Emirates	0	0	0
United Kingdom	0	0	0/10
United States	0	0	5/10 (d)
Uzbekistan	0	0	0
Non-treaty			
jurisdictions	0	0	10/20 (f)

- (a) Dividends paid to corporations are not subject to withholding tax under Estonian domestic law.
- (b) Interest is not subject to withholding tax under Estonian domestic law except for interest paid in certain circumstances to nonresidents as a result of ownership in foreign contractual investment funds (see Section B).
- (c) Royalties paid to a company resident in another EU country or Switzerland are not subject to withholding tax if the provisions of the EU Interest-Royalty Directive are satisfied.
- (d) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (e) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films, but excluding software payments.
- (f) The 20% rate applies to rental payments to nonresidents. The 10% rate applies to royalties, including royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (g) Withholding tax at a rate of 7% is imposed on certain profit distribution to individuals (for further details, see Section B). This withholding tax rate is reduced to 5% (Bulgaria, Israel and Macedonia) and to 0% (Bahrain, Isle of Man, Jersey, Mexico and the United Arab Emirates).

Eswatini

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Please direct all requests regarding Eswatini to the persons listed below.

GMT +2 Gaborone, Botswana ΕY +267 365-4000 Mail address: Fax: +267 397-4079 Postal deliveries to this address only P.O. Box 41015 Gaborone Botswana Street address: 2nd Floor Khama Crescent Gaborone Botswana **Business Tax Advisory** Cleverent Mhandu +267 365-4045 Mobile: +267 7548-1520 Email: cleverent.mhandu@za.ey.com

Johannesburg, South Africa

GMT +2

Unlimited

EY +27 (11) 772-3000
Mail address: Fax: +27 (11) 772-4000
P.O. Box 2322
Johannesburg 2000
South Africa
Street address:

Street address: 102 Rivonia Road Sandton, Gauteng Johannesburg 2194 South Africa

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Ekow Eghan +27 (11) 772-3012

Mobile: +27 83-600-1425 Email: ekow.eghan@za.ey.com

A. At a glance

Carryforward

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	27.5
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0
Branch Tax Rate (%)	27.5
Withholding Tax (%) (a)	
Dividends	15 (b)
Interest	10
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	15
Management Charges	15
Nonresident Contractors and Professionals	15 (c)
Nonresident Entertainers and Sports Persons	15
Branch Remittance Tax	15 (d)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	, ,
Carryback	0

- (a) For purposes of the withholding taxes, nonresident companies are companies that are neither registered nor incorporated in Eswatini.
- (b) This withholding tax applies to dividends paid to nonresidents. See Section B.
- (c) This withholding tax is imposed on the payment after deduction of direct costs of materials used in construction operations.
- (d) This tax is imposed on the deemed repatriated income of the branch of a nonresident company. However, for the branch of a company registered in Botswana, Lesotho, Mozambique, Namibia or South Africa, the rate of the tax is reduced to 12.5%.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Domestic and foreign companies are taxed on all income received or accrued from a source in Eswatini or deemed to be from a source in Eswatini.

Rate of corporate tax. The corporate tax rate is 27.5%.

Administration. The tax year runs from 1 July to 30 June. Corporate taxpayers may obtain permission to pay tax on a different fiscal year-end. Tax returns are due within 30 days after the notice given by the Commissioner of Taxes. Taxpayers unable to submit returns within 30 days must apply for an extension and submit an estimate of their income for the year.

Companies must pay provisional tax based on their estimated annual tax liability in two installments during their financial year. The installments must be paid by the end of the sixth month of the financial year and by the end of the financial year. A third ("topping-up") payment of any balance of tax due must be made within six months after the end of the financial year.

Dividends. Dividends paid to resident companies are exempt from tax. A 15% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to non-residents, including companies. The rate is reduced to 12.5% if the dividend is paid to a company incorporated or registered in the Southern African Customs Union (SACU; the SACU consists of Botswana, Eswatini, Lesotho, Namibia and South Africa), provided the company is not a subsidiary or branch of a company incorporated or registered outside the SACU.

Foreign tax relief. No specific provisions for foreign tax relief exists, except under double tax agreements.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Income tax is levied on all taxable income received by or accrued to any person from a source within Eswatini or deemed to be within Eswatini. Taxable income includes all income other than capital gains and losses and exempt income.

Expenses, other than those of a capital nature, incurred in Eswatini for the production of income may be deducted from income. Expenses incurred outside Eswatini in the production of income are deductible at the discretion of the Commissioner of Taxes.

Expenses specifically allowed include interest on business-related loans, repairs and maintenance, and bad and doubtful debts. In general, expenses that are not wholly or necessarily incurred in the production of income are not deductible.

Inventories. In general, inventories are valued using the last-in, first-out (LIFO), first-in, first-out (FIFO) or weighted average methods.

Provisions. Provisions are not normally allowed as deductions in computing taxable income.

Depreciation. An annual depreciation allowance, calculated using a declining-balance method, is available for most capital expenditures. An annual depreciation allowance is also available for industrial buildings and hotels. The straight-line method may be used if prior permission is obtained from the Commissioner of Taxes.

An initial allowance of 50% is granted for investments in plant and machinery used in manufacturing, industrial buildings and hotels.

Relief for trading losses. Trading losses are deductible in the year sustained and may be carried forward without limitation. Losses may not be carried back.

D. Value-added tax

Value-added tax (VAT) is charged on the supply of goods and services in Eswatini as well as on the importation of goods and services. The VAT rates are the standard rate of 15% and a 0% rate.

E. Foreign-exchange controls

Foreign-exchange controls are not imposed within the Common Monetary Area, which includes Eswatini, Lesotho, Namibia and South Africa. Transactions outside this area are regulated by the Central Bank of Eswatini in cooperation with authorized dealers. Residents outside the Common Monetary Area may open non-resident accounts.

Foreign-exchange controls are imposed on imports as well as on the repatriation of capital, profits, interest, royalties, fees and income of expatriate personnel. These transactions require prior approval from the Central Bank of Eswatini, but approval is generally granted.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %	Management fees %
Mauritius	7.5	5	7.5	0
Seychelles	7.5/10 (c)	7.5	10	10
South Africa	10/15 (a)	10	10	10
Taiwan	10	10	10	10
United Kingdom	15	0	0	0
Non-treaty jurisdictions	15 (b)	10	15	15

- (a) The 10% rate applies if the shareholder holds at least 25% of the capital. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (b) See Section B.
- (c) The 7.5% rate applies if the shareholder holds at least 25% of the capital. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.

Fiji

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Suva	GMT +12
EY Mail address: G.P.O. Box 1359 Suva Fiji	+679 331-4166 Fax: +679 330-0612
Street address: Pacific House Level 7 1 Butt Street Suva Fiji	
Business Tax Advisory Steven Pickering	+679 330-8241 Email: steve.pickering@fj.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	20
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	10
Branch Tax Rate (%)	20
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0 (a)
Interest	10
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	15
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	8 (b)

- (a) Effective from 1 August 2017, all dividends distributed are exempt from income tax.
- (b) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are subject to income tax on worldwide assessable income. Nonresident companies carrying on business through a branch pay tax only on Fiji-source income. A resident company is a company incorporated in Fiji. A company not incorporated in Fiji is considered a resident company if it carries on business in Fiji and has either its central management or control in Fiji or its voting power controlled by shareholders who are residents of Fiji.

Tax rates. In general, resident companies and branches of non-resident companies are subject to tax at a rate of 20%. Companies that are listed on the South Pacific Stock Exchange and have a resident shareholding of at least 40% are subject to tax at a rate of 10%. Foreign companies that establish their headquarters in Fiji or relocate their headquarters to Fiji are subject to tax at a rate of 17%.

Tax holidays are available to various enterprises and for various activities, including qualifying hotel projects, companies granted a tax-free regions license, qualifying information communications technology operators, approved activities in commercial agricultural farming and agro-processing, approved activities with respect to processing agricultural commodities into biofuels, approved activities in renewable energy projects and power cogeneration, medical services, residential housing development and audiovisual activities. Effective from 1 January 2017, certain licenses for hotel tax concessions are no longer granted.

Capital gains. The rate of the capital gains tax is 10%. Effective from 1 January 2016, the capital gains tax is administered through the Income Tax Act 2015. Previously, capital gains tax was administered through the Capital Gains Tax Decree 2011. Capital gains tax applies only to non-depreciable capital assets, while gains on depreciable capital assets are subject to income tax at a rate of 20%.

Administration. The Fiji tax year is the calendar year. However, for most companies, an alternative fiscal year is normally allowed. Tax for any fiscal year is payable in three installments according to the following schedule:

- 33.3% of the preceding year's tax liability by the end of the sixth month
- Another 33.3% of the preceding year's liability by the end of the ninth month
- Another 33.4% of the preceding year's liability on or before the balance date

Companies are required to file tax returns within three months after the fiscal year-end, but extensions of an additional two, four or six months are granted to tax agents, depending on the level of taxable income.

Dividends. Effective from 1 August 2017, all dividends distributed are exempt from income tax.

Foreign tax relief. Income derived by Fiji residents from treaty countries is subject to Fiji income tax, but credit is given for taxes paid, up to the amount of Fiji tax applicable on the same income.

Income derived from non-treaty countries is exempt to the extent that it was subject to income tax in such countries.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Income is defined as the aggregate of all sources of income, including annual net profit from a trade, commercial, financial or other business.

Expenses are deductible to the extent incurred in producing taxable income. Expenditures of a personal or capital nature are generally not deductible. Deductions are allowable for certain expenditures incurred in the agricultural and mining industries. Experimentation and research and development expenses incurred in projects connected with the taxpayer's business are deductible.

Inventories. Fiji does not have any specific measures for stock valuation for the purposes of year-end income determination. Valuations are generally made at cost or market value on a

first-in, first-out (FIFO) or actual basis. The tax authorities have discretion to make adjustments if inventories are sold or otherwise disposed of at below market value.

Provisions. Provisions are not deductible until payments are made or, in the case of doubtful trading debts, until the debts are considered totally irrecoverable and have been written off.

Tax depreciation. The following are some of the annual depreciation rates prescribed by law for 2016 and future years.

	Rate	
Asset	Straight line (%)	Diminishing value (%)
Commercial and industrial		
buildings	1.25 to 7	_
Office equipment	12.5	20
Heavy commercial motor		
vehicles	25	40
Passenger motor vehicles	20	30
Plant and machinery	12.5	20

Tax depreciation is subject to recapture on the sale of an asset, to the extent the sales proceeds exceed the tax value after depreciation. The amount recaptured may be set off against the cost of a replacement asset; otherwise, it is taxed as ordinary income in the year of sale. In addition, a capital gain on the sale of a capital asset is subject to capital gains tax.

Relief for losses. Tax losses incurred in 2019 and future years may be carried forward for eight years.

Prior to 2019, tax losses may be carried forward for four years. Losses incurred as a result of claiming the standard allowance are available for carryforward for a period of eight years. The standard allowance is one of the hotel incentives. It allows a hotel owner a 25% deduction with respect to capital expenditure on construction, renovation or refurbishment of a hotel.

Losses are not available for carryforward if the taxpayer's business in the year in which relief is claimed is substantially different from its business in the year in which the loss was incurred.

Groups of companies. No group relief measures exist.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax; imposed on virtually all	
goods and services and residential rent, if	
annual gross turnover exceeds FJD100,000;	
financial services (except insurance services)	
and gambling are exempt	9
Service turnover tax	10
Environmental levy; imposed on prescribed	
services subject to the service turnover tax	6
Fringe benefit tax	20

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Social security contributions to the	
national provident fund, paid by	
Employer	10
Employee (maximum rate)	8

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Most remittances abroad require approval from the Reserve Bank of Fiji. Depending on the level of the country's foreign-exchange reserve, further restrictions may be imposed on the nature, timing and amount of remittances that can be made.

Debt-to-equity ratios. An entity may have offshore borrowings up to FJD5 million per year without the prior approval of the Reserve Bank of Fiji. Foreign-owned companies may borrow locally any amount if a total debt-to-equity ratio of 3:1 is maintained. The total debt consists of local and offshore borrowings. Equity includes paid-up capital, shareholders' non-interest-bearing loans, retained earnings and subordinated interest-bearing loans.

Anti-avoidance legislation. Contracts, agreements or arrangements entered into that have the effect of altering the incidence of any tax may be rendered void by the tax authorities. However, the act does not allow for restructuring.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Dividends* %	Interest %	Royalties %
0	10	15
0	10	10
0	10	15
0	10	10
0	15	15
0	10	15
0	10	15
0	10	10
0	0	10
0	10	15
0	10	15
		% % 0 10 0 10 0 10 0 10 0 10 0 10 0 10 0

^{*} Effective from 1 August 2017, all dividends distributed are exempt from income tax.

Finland

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

mobile telephone numbers. These persons no longer have office telephone numbers. Telephone calls to the office switchboard will be put through to the respective person's mobile telephone number.

All telephone calls to the persons listed below should be made to their

GMT +2 Helsinki

+358 (20) 728-0190

Fax: +358 (20) 728-0199

EY Alvar Aallon katu 5 C

00100 Helsinki Finland

Principal Tax Contact

★ Kari Pasanen Mobile: +358 (400) 677-665 Email: kari.pasanen@fi.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Kennet Pettersson Mobile: +358 (40) 556-1181

Email: kennet.pettersson@fi.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Koen Desloover Mobile: +358 (50) 327-6689 Email: koen.desloover@fi.ey.com

★ Kari Pasanen Mobile: +358 (400) 677-665 Email: kari.pasanen@fi.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Kennet Pettersson Mobile: +358 (40) 556-1181

Email: kennet.pettersson@fi.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Operating Model Effectiveness and Transfer Pricing

★ Kennet Pettersson Mobile: +358 (40) 556-1181 Email: kennet.pettersson@fi.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

* Raimo Hietala Mobile: +358 (40) 553-2413 Email: raimo.hietala@fi.ey.com Mobile: +358 (40) 713-3703 ★ Kalle Koskinen

Email: kalle.koskinen@fi.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

★ Kari Pasanen Mobile: +358 (400) 677-665 Email: kari.pasanen@fi.ey.com ★ Mikko Kuiro Mobile: +358 (44) 507-0575

Email: mikko.kuiro@fi.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Mikko Nikunen Mobile: +358 (44) 547-6498 Email: mikko.nikunen@fi.ey.com

★ Tuomas Anttila Mobile: +358 (40) 867-1332

Email: tuomas.anttila@fi.ey.com

Indirect Tax

★ Kirsti Auranen Mobile: +358 (400) 621-692

Email: kirsti.auranen@fi.ey.com

Titta Joki-Korpela Mobile: +358 (40) 752-3128

Email: titta.joki-korpela@fi.ey.com

Legal Services

★ Reino Hyvärinen Mobile: +358 (40) 764-7484 Email: reino.hyvarinen@fi.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	20
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	20 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	20
Withholding Tax (%) (b)	
Dividends	0/15/20/30 (c)(d)
Interest	0/20/30 (c)(e)
Royalties	20/30 (c)(f)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	10 (g)

- (a) See Section B.
- (b) The withholding taxes generally apply only to payments to nonresidents. The rates may be reduced by tax treaties.
- (c) The 20% withholding tax rate applies if the nonresident recipient qualifies as a corporation for Finnish tax purposes. The 30% withholding tax rate applies if the nonresident recipient cannot be identified at the moment of payment or if the nonresident recipient does not qualify as a corporation for Finnish tax purposes.
- (d) No withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to a parent company resident in another European Union (EU) country if the recipient of the dividends satisfies the following conditions:
 - · It holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer.
 - The recipient of the dividend is a company qualifying under Article 2 of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive.

Companies resident in EU or European Economic Area (EEA) member states are generally eligible for the tax exemption for dividends under the same conditions as comparable Finnish companies if the Finnish withholding taxes cannot be credited in the company's state of residence and if sufficient exchange of information may take place between Finland and the state of residence of the recipient. Dividends paid to a company resident in an EU/EEA member state are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 15% if the shares constitute investment assets of the recipient company and the recipient owns less than 10% of the Finnish company.

- (e) Interest paid to nonresidents is generally exempt from tax unless the loan may be deemed comparable to an equity investment. In general, interest paid to resident individuals is subject to a final withholding tax of 30% if it is paid on bonds, debentures and bank deposits.
- (f) No withholding tax is imposed on royalties paid to nonresidents if all of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - The beneficial owner of the royalties is a company resident in another EU country or a permanent establishment located in another EU country of a company resident in an EU country.
 - · The recipient is subject to income tax in its home country.
 - The company paying the royalties, or the company whose permanent establishment is deemed to be the payer, is an associated company of the company receiving the royalties, or of the company whose permanent establishment is deemed to be the recipient.

A company is an associated company of another company if any of the following apply:

- The first company has a direct minimum holding of 25% in the capital of the second company.
- The second company has a direct minimum holding of 25% in the capital
 of the first company.
- A third company has a direct minimum holding of 25% in both the capital
 of the first company and the capital of the second company.
- Royalties paid to resident individuals are normally subject to salary withholding.
- (g) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies resident in Finland are taxed on their worldwide income. Nonresident companies are taxed only on their Finnish-source income. Resident companies are generally those incorporated in Finland.

Rate of corporate income tax. The corporate income tax rate is 20%

Capital gains. Gains derived by companies from the disposal of business assets are treated as ordinary business income. Gains derived from the disposal of machinery and equipment are deducted from the remaining book value of similar assets, which are pooled for tax purposes, reducing the depreciable basis of the remaining asset pool. Gains derived from the disposal of buildings are calculated separately for each building by deducting the remaining acquisition cost from the sales price.

Gains derived by corporate entities, other than companies engaged in private equity investment activities, from the sale of shares are exempt from tax if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The shares are part of the seller's fixed assets.
- The seller has owned at least 10% of the shares in the company, including the shares sold, for an uninterrupted period of at least one year.
- The shares sold are shares in either a Finnish company, a company as defined in Article 2 of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive or a company resident in a country with which Finland has entered into a tax treaty that applies to dividends distributed by the company whose shares are sold.
- The shares are not shares in a real estate company or a company de facto engaged in the holding or administering of real estate.

Even if the above conditions are satisfied, a sale of shares under certain circumstances may result in the generation of taxable income. If the acquisition cost of the shares has at any time been depreciated on the grounds that the fair market value of the shares has declined or if a reserve has been deducted, this part of the consideration received (that is, the deducted depreciation or reserve) is taxable income. The same principle applies if the shares have at any time been the subject of a transaction between related companies and if this transaction resulted in a tax-deductible loss. Under these circumstances, the consideration received for the shares is taxable up to the amount of the earlier tax-deductible loss.

A loss incurred on the sale of shares is not tax-deductible if a gain on the sale of such shares would have been exempt from tax. If the abovementioned requirements of tax exemption are not fulfilled, a loss from sale of shares that are part of seller's fixed assets is deductible from profit resulting from the sale of such shares during the five years following the loss-making year.

The participation exemption rules concerning capital gains, which are described above, do not apply to shares owned by capital investors. For capital investors, capital gains derived from the sale of shares are taxable income and capital losses incurred on shares are tax-deductible.

Administration. Companies must file the corporate income tax return within four months after the end of their accounting period. Tax return filing must be completed electronically. Nonresident companies carrying out business activities in Finland without triggering a permanent establishment should also file a tax return with a report on its activities carried out in Finland.

Corporate income tax is prepaid in installments during the accounting period, and additional advance taxes may be applied for and paid without accruing interest during the first month following the end of the financial year. After the tax return is filed and processed by the tax authorities, a final settlement or refund is made. The tax assessment is completed within 10 months after the end of the accounting period.

In general, the tax authorities may carry out tax audits within five years from the end of the assessment year. For assessments concluded in 2017 or later, the statute of limitations is generally reduced to three years. However, the statute is six years in certain specific situations (for example, transfer-pricing matters or intragroup financing or restructuring). Under extraordinary circumstances, these time limits may be extended by a year. A company's 2015 fiscal year is open for adjustment until the end of December 2021. The 2016 fiscal year is open for adjustment until the end of December 2022. However, the 2017 fiscal year is only open for adjustment until the end of December 2020 unless a specific statute of limitations applies.

As a result of an audit, a penalty of up to 30% of the adjusted amount of taxable income may be imposed on a corporation for tax assessment of the 2017 fiscal year and earlier years. For the tax assessment of the 2018 fiscal year and future years, a tax penalty of up to 10% of the adjusted amount of taxable income may be imposed on a corporation and, in certain special cases, the penalty may be up to 50% of the amount of adjusted tax. A penalty charge can be added even though the adjustment does not result in additional income taxes (a change in the taxable income amount is sufficient). Also, interest is charged on the additional tax (but not on the penalties) at a specified rate (7% for 2019). Neither the penalty nor the interest is deductible when calculating taxable income.

Dividends. A dividend received by a Finnish corporate entity from a company resident in Finland or from a "company," as defined in Article 2 of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive, is usually exempt from tax. The exemption also applies to dividends received from any other company resident in another EU/EEA country if the company paying the dividends is liable to pay income tax of at least 10%. If a Finnish corporate entity receives a dividend from a company resident in a non-EU/EEA country, the dividend is usually fully (100%) taxable.

The dividend is also fully taxable if the company paying the dividend can deduct the dividend in its tax calculation.

By exception, a dividend received by an unlisted Finnish corporate entity from a listed company is fully (100%) taxable, unless the listed company is resident in Finland or in an EU/EEA country

and the recipient owns at least 10% of the shares in the distributing company.

Distribution of funds from invested unrestricted equity capital. The return of invested unrestricted equity to shareholders in listed companies is taxed as dividend income. The return of the invested unrestricted equity from an unlisted company may be treated as a repayment of capital if the recipient can show that the recipient has made an investment to the company and that the invested capital is returned within 10 years from the time the investment was made.

Foreign tax relief. If no tax treaty is in force, domestic law provides relief for foreign tax paid. The credit is granted if the recipient Finnish corporation pays corporate income tax on qualifying foreign-source income in the same year. If the Finnish company does not have any corporate income tax liability that year, no credit is granted. Foreign tax credits may be carried forward five years under certain conditions. Foreign tax credits may not be carried back.

Under tax treaties, foreign tax is most frequently relieved by a tax credit. With certain countries, tax sparing may also be granted.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is closely tied to the income in the statutory accounts. Most of the deductions must be booked in the statutory accounts to be valid for tax purposes. As stated in the tax law, the definitions of both income and expenses are general and broad.

In general, expenses are deductible if they are incurred for the purpose of acquiring or maintaining taxable income. For the 2014 financial year, entertainment expenses are fully nondeductible for corporate income tax purposes. However, effective from 1 January 2015, 50% of entertainment expenses is deductible for tax purposes. Expenses incurred to obtain tax-free income, as well as income taxes and penalties, are not deductible.

Inventories. Inventories are valued at the lowest of cost, replacement cost or market value on a first-in, first-out (FIFO) basis. Companies may allocate fixed manufacturing overhead to the cost of inventory for accounting and tax purposes if certain conditions are met. Obsolete inventories should be provided for or discarded.

Provisions. In general, the possibility of establishing provisions or reserves for tax purposes is relatively limited. Deductions of warranty reserves and provisions for doubtful debts are limited to the amount of actual expected costs. These provisions are only available for certain types of taxpayers under certain conditions.

Tax depreciation. The Business Tax Act provides detailed rules for the depreciation of different types of assets. The depreciable base is the acquisition cost, which includes related levies, taxes and installation costs. The depreciation expense for tax purposes is not permitted to exceed the cumulative depreciation expense reported in the annual financial statements in the current year or in previous years. Plant machinery, equipment and buildings are generally depreciated by using the declining-balance method.

Machinery and equipment are combined into a pool for depreciation purposes. Companies may vary the annual depreciation in this pool from 0% to 25%. All machinery and equipment with a life of more than three years are classified as depreciable assets. The depreciable basis is decreased by proceeds from sales of assets in the pool. If the sales price exceeds the depreciable basis, the excess is added to taxable income. If it can be proven that the remaining balance of all machinery and equipment is higher than the fair market value as a result of injury, damage or a similar circumstance, additional depreciation may be claimed for the balance of the machinery under specific conditions.

Equipment with a short life (up to three years), such as tools, is usually expensed. Equipment with an acquisition price of less than EUR850 may also be expensed, with a maximum deduction of EUR2,500 per year.

The maximum depreciation rates for buildings vary from 4% to 20%. The depreciation percentage depends on the use of the building. The depreciation rate for factories, warehouses, shops and similar buildings is 7%.

Intangible assets, such as patents and goodwill, are depreciated using the straight-line method over 10 years, unless the taxpayer demonstrates that the asset's useful life is less than 10 years.

The rules concerning the depreciation of machinery and equipment and similar movable fixed assets for the 2020 to 2023 tax years were temporarily amended. Under the new rules, during the 2020 to 2023 tax years, a taxpayer carrying out business activities may annually book for tax purposes depreciation up to 50% on machinery and equipment instead of the general 25%. The assets should be used in the taxpayer's business and should be included in the taxpayer's pool of movable fixed assets for tax purposes. In addition, it is required that the machinery or equipment be taken into use on 1 January 2020 at the earliest and that the acquired machinery or equipment must be new; that is, it cannot be used

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward for 10 years. However, a direct or indirect change in the ownership of the company involving more than 50% of the shares results in the forfeiture of the right to set off losses against profits in future years. An indirect change occurs if more than 50% of the shares in the parent company owning at least 20% of the shares of the loss-making company are transferred and accordingly all of the shares owned by the parent company in the loss-making company are deemed to have changed ownership. An application may be made to the tax office for a special permit for reinstating the right to use the tax losses. The tax office has extensive discretion as to whether to grant the permit.

Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Corporations are taxed individually in Finland. No consolidated tax returns are applicable. A kind of group taxation is, however, introduced by allowing group contributions for limited liability companies. Group contributions are tax-deductible for the payer and included in the income of the recipient. By transfers of these contributions, income can be effectively

allocated among group companies in Finland. To qualify, both companies must be resident in Finland, and at least 90% ownership, direct or indirect, must exist from the beginning of the tax year. Both companies must carry out business activities and be taxed under the Business Tax Act. Also, they must have the same accounting period. The taxpayer cannot create a tax loss by making group contributions.

If the local tax authorities allow tax losses to be deducted regardless of a change in ownership, these losses may generally not be covered by group contributions. However, on application, the local tax authorities may allow such tax losses to be covered by group contributions only in special circumstances.

If a corporate entity or a group of corporate entities owns at least 10% of the share capital of another company, the losses of any receivables from the other company (other than sales receivables) are not tax-deductible. With the exception of the group contributions described above, the same rule applies to all other financial assistance granted to the other company without compensation that is intended to improve the other company's financial situation.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, on the sale, rental,	
importation or repair of goods, and	
on services unless specifically exempt;	
exempt services include financial services	
and insurance services	24
Transfer tax on the purchase of real estate	
located in Finland; calculated as a percentage	_
of the purchase price	4
Transfer tax on the purchase of shares relating	
to real estate; calculated as a percentage of	2
the purchase price or other consideration	2
Transfer tax on the purchase of shares in	
Finnish companies; calculated as percentage	1.6
of the purchase price or other consideration Social security taxes, paid by the employer	1.0
as a percentage of salaries	
Health insurance premium (2020 rate)	1.34
Employment pension premium; average	1.51
rate (2020)	16.95
Unemployment insurance premium, on total	
salaries paid by the employer (for 2020)	
Up to EUR2,125,500	0.45
Amount in excess of EUR2,125,500	1.7
Accident insurance (average rate for 2020)	0.7
Group life insurance (average rate for 2020)	0.07

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. No restrictions are imposed on the repatriation of earnings, interest and royalties abroad.

Transfer pricing. Related-party transactions are accepted if they are carried out at arm's length. Corporate income can be adjusted

if the transactions are not as they would have been between independent parties.

Under Finnish transfer-pricing rules, group companies must prepare transfer-pricing documentation if specific circumstances exist. The aim of the documentation is to prove the arm's-length nature of the prices used in cross-border intercompany transactions. On request of the tax authorities, the transfer-pricing documentation for a specified fiscal year must be submitted within 60 days, but not earlier than 6 months after the end of the financial year. Additional clarifications concerning the documentation must be submitted within 90 days of a request by the tax authorities.

A tax penalty of up to EUR25,000 can be imposed for a failure to comply with the transfer-pricing documentation requirements, even if the pricing of the transactions was at arm's length. The adjustment of taxable income may also result in a separate tax penalty of up to 30% of the adjusted amount of income for tax assessment of the 2017 fiscal year and earlier years. From the tax assessment of the 2018 fiscal year and future years, a tax penalty of up to 10% of the adjusted amount of taxable income may be imposed on a corporation and, in certain special cases, the penalty may be up to 50% of the amount of adjusted tax. The adjusted amount of tax also incurs penalty interest.

Country-by-Country Reporting obligations are also implemented under Finnish domestic law, with an annual obligation to file a notification regarding the reporting group entity with the Finnish tax authorities.

Debt-to-equity rules. Direct investments are generally made with a combination of equity and foreign or domestic loans. Finland does not have any specific thin-capitalization legislation. The law does not provide a specific debt-to-equity ratio, and a very limited amount of case law exists. Interest determined on an arm's-length basis on a loan obtained for business purposes is normally fully deductible. In the case of insufficient business reasons for the loan, the deductibility of the interest might be challenged through application of the general anti-avoidance provision.

Restrictions on the tax deductibility of interest expenses entered into force on January 2013 and were applied for the first time with respect to taxation for the 2014 tax year. As a result of the implementation of the EU's Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive (ATAD), the interest deduction limitation rules have been amended. The amended rules are applied for the first time in the 2019 tax assessment. The restrictions do not apply if the taxpayer establishes that the ratio of its book equity to total assets in the financial statements is equal to or higher than the corresponding ratio in the consolidated financial statements of its ultimate parent company.

Under the above provisions, interest expenses are fully deductible against interest income. Any interest expenses exceeding interest income (that is, net interest expenses) may be fully deducted if the total amount of net interest expenses does not exceed EUR500,000 during the fiscal year.

If the EUR500,000 threshold is exceeded, net interest expenses may be deducted only to the extent that they do not exceed 25% of

the taxable business profit (calculated under Section 3 of the Finnish Business Income Tax Act) after adding back the following:

- Interest expenses
- Tax depreciation
- Group contributions received (group contributions paid are subtracted)

Non-related-party net interest expenses are deductible up to EUR3 million, and they are deducted primarily as a part of the 25% tax earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) quota.

The rules described in the preceding paragraph do not apply to non-related-party interest expenses from loans (for example, bank loans) obtained before 17 June 2016. The exception does not apply to later changes of the loans that would affect the amount of the loan or the loan period.

In general, the rules do not apply to financial institutions and to insurance and pension companies. Based on the so-called infrastructure exception, the new rules also do not apply to social housing projects that have received interest subsidies.

The nondeductible amount of interest expenses may be deducted during subsequent years within the respective limitations for each tax year.

Controlled foreign companies. Under Finland's controlled foreign company (CFC) legislation, a Finnish shareholder is subject to tax on its respective direct or indirect share of the CFC's income. In connection with the implementation of the EU ATAD, the Finnish CFC rules are amended with the new rules entering into force as of 1 January 2019 and applied for the first time in the 2019 tax assessment.

A foreign permanent establishment (PE) of a foreign corporation is categorized as a CFC under the same conditions as subsidiaries if the foreign PE is located in a different state than the foreign corporation and if the income of the foreign PE is not taxed in the residence state of the foreign corporation. To determine whether a company is a CFC, the steps described below must be followed:

It first must be determined whether the company is controlled by a Finnish resident either alone or with related parties (resident or nonresident). If not, the CFC rules do not apply. Under the rules applicable from the 2019 tax assessment, a company is controlled by Finnish residents if residents of Finland for tax purposes own directly or indirectly more than 25% of the share capital or the voting shares of the company or if one or more Finnish tax residents are entitled to at least 25% of the profits or the return on capital of the company.

In addition, the foreign company's effective tax rate in its country of residence should be less than three-fifths of the Finnish corporate income tax rate (that is, less than 12%).

If both of the above conditions are fulfilled, the foreign company is considered as a CFC for Finnish tax purposes unless an exemption, as described below, applies.

Under the rules applicable from the 2019 tax assessment, a foreign company is not considered a CFC if it is genuinely established in

the jurisdiction of its tax residence and if it carries out genuine economic activities in that jurisdiction. The description of genuine economic activities remains largely in line with the description earlier applicable to EEA resident entities. However, in addition to the conditions related to the genuine establishment in terms of personnel, premises and assets, companies tax resident in a jurisdiction outside the EEA fall within the scope of the exemption only if the following conditions are fulfilled:

- The company's income mostly arises from industrial production activities, other comparable production or service activities, shipping activities, or sales or marketing activities directly serving these activities, and the activities are carried out in the jurisdiction of the company's tax residence, or the company's income mostly arises from payments made by an entity that is part of the same group, that is tax resident in the same jurisdiction and that carries out the abovementioned activities in that jurisdiction.
- There is sufficient basis for exchange of information between Finland and the jurisdiction of residence and the exchange of information with the jurisdiction is fulfilled.
- At the end of the tax year in question and at the end of the previous tax year, the jurisdiction of residence is not included in the list of noncooperative jurisdictions issued by the Council of the European Union.

The rules in force before 1 January 2019, including the exemptions therein, are still applicable for the tax assessment of the 2018 tax year and earlier years.

Anti-avoidance legislation. Under a general anti-avoidance provision in the law, the tax authorities may look through certain transactions and apply substance over form in assessing taxes. The general anti-avoidance provision may also be applied if insufficient business reasons for a transaction are presented.

Anti-hybrid mismatch rules. Finland enacted anti-hybrid mismatch rules in connection with the implementation of the EU ATAD. The new rules restrict deductibility of payments or require inclusion of income in taxable income in certain situations in which payments have been made between associated enterprises if the payments lead to a hybrid mismatch outcome (deduction/non-inclusion or double deduction). The Finnish anti-hybrid mismatch rules are largely aligned with the rules proposed in the ATAD. The rules came into force on 1 January 2020 and are applicable for the first time in the tax assessment for the 2020 tax year.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates in the table below reflect the current double tax treaty rates. As a result of domestic legislation, lower rates may apply. Certain other exceptions may also apply. Please consult your local tax specialist for more information.

	Dividends (aa) %	Interest (w) %	Royalties (cc)
Argentina	10/15 (b)	15 (ff)	3/5/10/15 (gg)
Armenia	5/15 (b)	5	5/10
Australia	0/5/15 (11)	$0/10 \ (p)$	5
Austria	0/10 (ee)	0	5

	Dividends (aa)	Interest (w)	Royalties (cc)
Azerbaijan	5/10 (h)	0/10 (mm)	5/10 (z)
Barbados	5/15 (f)	5	0/5 (c)
Belarus	5/15 (b)	5	5
Belgium	5/15 (b)	0/10 (nn)	0/5 (c)
Bosnia and			
Herzegovina (v)	5/15 (b)	0	10
Brazil (qq)	20/30	20/30	20/30
Bulgaria	10	0	0/5 (c)
Canada	5/15 (f)	0/10 (mm)	0/10 (e)
China Mainland	5/10 (b)	10	10
Croatia (v)	5/15 (b)	0	10
Cyprus	5/15 (f)	0	0
Czech Republic	5/15 (b)	0	0/1/5/10 (hh)
Denmark	0/15 (ee)	0	0
Egypt	10	0	25
Estonia	5/15 (b)	10	0
France	0/5/10 (**)	0/10 (p)	0
Georgia	0/5/10 (y) 5/15 (bbb)	0	0
Germany Greece	13	10	0/10 (c)
Hong Kong SAR (ccc)		0	3
Hungary	5/10 (1) 5/15 (b)	0	0/5 (c)
Iceland	0/15 (ee)	0	0/3 (c)
India	10	0/10 (q)	10
Indonesia	10/15 (b)	10	10/15 (g)
Ireland	0	0	0
Israel	5/15 (f)	10	10
Italy	10/15 (rr)	0/15 (mm)	0/5 (j)
Japan	10/15 (k)	10	10
Kazakhstan	5/15 (f)	10	0/10 (ss)
Korea (South)	10/15 (b)	10 (i)	10
Kosovo (v)	5/15 (b)	0	10
Kyrgyzstan	5/15 (b)	0/10 (tt)	5
Latvia	5/15 (b)	10	5/10 (x)
Lithuania	5/15 (b)	10	5/10 (x)
Luxembourg	5/15 (b)	0	0/5
Malaysia	5/15 (ee)	15 (i)	5
Malta	5/15 (f)	0	0
Mexico	0	0/10/15	10
Moldova	5/15 (b)	0/5 (jj)	3/7
Montenegro (v)	5/15 (b)	0	10
Morocco Notherlanda	7/10 (b)	10	10
Netherlands New Zealand	0/15 (n)	0	0
North Macedonia	15 0/15 (n)	10 10	10 0
Norway	0/15 (u) 0/15 (ee)	0	0
	12/15/20 (ii)	10/15 (p)	10
	15/20/30 (ww)	0/15 (p)	15/25 (m)
Poland	5/15 (b)	0/15 (mm)	5
Romania	5	0/5 (iii)	2.5/5 (1)
Russian	J	5/5 (J)	2.5/5 (1)
Federation	5/12 (s)	0	0
Serbia (v)	5/15 (b)	0	10
Singapore	5/10 (f)	5	5
Slovak Republic	5/15 (b)	0	0/1/5/10 (pp)

	Dividends (aa) Interest (w)	Royalties (cc)
Slovenia	5/15 (b)	5	5
South Africa	5/15 (ee)	0	0
Spain (zz)	5/15 (f)	0	0
Sri Lanka (yy)	7.5/10 (b)	0/10 (i)	10
Sweden	0/15 (ee)	0	0
Switzerland	0/10 (ee)	0	0
Tajikistan	5/15 (b)	0/10 (uu)	5
Tanzania	20	15	20
Thailand	15/20/30 (o)	10/25 (p)	15
Turkey	5/15 (b)	0/5/10/15 (vv)	10
Turkmenistan	5/15 (b)	10 (aaa)	10
Ukraine	5/15 (a)	0/5/10 (xx)	0/5/10 (dd)
United Arab			
Emirates	0	0	0
United Kingdom	0	0	0
United States	0/5/15 (f)(r)	0	0
Uruguay	5/15 (b)	10	5/10 (oo)
Uzbekistan	5/15 (f)	0/5 (jj)	0/5/10 (kk)
Vietnam	5/10/15 (bb)	10	10
Zambia	5/15 (b)	15	0/5/15 (t)
Non-treaty jurisdiction	ns 20	20	20

- (a) The lower rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 20% of the payer.
- (b) The lower rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 25% of the payer.
- (c) The rate is 0% for royalties received for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting.
- (d) The lower rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 15% of the payer.
- (e) Copyright royalties for the production or reproduction of any literary, dramatic, musical or artistic work (other than motion picture films) are exempt from tax
- (f) The lower rate applies if the recipient is a company owning at least 10% of the voting power of the payer.
- (g) The rate is 10% for royalties for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including films and tapes; otherwise, the rate is 15%.
- (h) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 25% and more than EUR200,000 of the capital of the payer.
- (i) Interest on certain loans is exempt from withholding.
- (j) The rate is 0% for royalties received for the use of or the right to use any copyright of literary, artistic or scientific work, excluding cinematographic films or films and tapes for television or radio broadcasting.
- (k) The 10% rate applies if the recipient has owned at least 25% of the voting rights of the payer for at least six months before the end of the payer's fiscal year. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (1) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for the use of computer software and for equipment leasing.
- (m) The rate is 15% for royalties paid by an enterprise registered with and engaged in preferred areas of activities, for royalties for cinematographic films or tapes for television or broadcasting, and for royalties for the use of, or the right to use, any copyright of literary, artistic or scientific work.
- (n) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 5% of the payer.
- (o) The 20% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a corporation that owns at least 25% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to dividends paid by industrial enterprises to recipients described in the preceding sentence. Otherwise, the domestic rates of 20% or 30% apply.
- (p) The lower rate applies if the recipient is a financial institution.
- (q) A lower tax rate applies in certain cases. Please consult the tax treaty.
- (r) The 0% rate applies if the receiving company owns at least 80% of the voting power of the paying company for at least 12 months and qualifies under certain provisions of the limitation-on-benefits article of the treaty.

- (s) The 5% rate applies if, at the time the dividend is payable, the recipient of the dividends owns at least 30% of the share capital of the payer and has invested in the payer foreign capital in excess of USD100,000. The 12% rate applies to other dividends.
- (t) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works. The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of cinematographic films and tapes and films for television or radio broadcasting. The 15% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (u) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends owns at least 10% of the voting rights of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (v) Finland is honoring the Yugoslavia treaty with respect to Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia, Kosovo, Montenegro and Serbia.
- (w) Under Finnish domestic law, interest paid to nonresidents is generally exempt from tax.
- (x) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (y) The 0% rate applies if, at the time the dividend is payable, the recipient of the dividends owns at least 50% of the share capital of the payer and has invested in the payer foreign capital of EUR2 million or more. The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends owns at least 10% of the share capital of the payer and has invested in the payer foreign capital in excess of EUR100,000. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (z) The rate is 10% for royalties received for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting. For other royalties, the rate is 5%.
- (aa) No withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to a parent company resident in another EU country if the recipient of the dividends satisfies the following conditions:
 - It holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer.
 - The recipient of the dividend is a company in a form mentioned in the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive.
 - Companies resident in EU or EEA states are generally eligible for the tax exemption for dividends under the same conditions as comparable Finnish companies if the Finnish withholding taxes cannot be credited in the company's state of residence.
- (bb) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 70% of the share capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 25%, but less than 70%, of the share capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (cc) No withholding tax is imposed on royalties paid to nonresidents if all of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - The beneficial owner of the royalties is a company resident in another EU country or a permanent establishment located in another EU country of a company resident in an EU country.
 - · The recipient is subject to income tax in its home country.
 - The company paying the royalties, or the company whose permanent establishment is deemed to be the payer, is an associated company of the company receiving the royalties, or of the company whose permanent establishment is deemed to be the recipient.

A company is an associated company of another company if any of the following apply:

- The first company has a direct minimum holding of 25% in the capital of the second company.
- The second company has a direct minimum holding of 25% in the capital
 of the first company.
- A third company has a direct minimum holding of 25% in both the capital of the first company and the capital of the second company.
- (dd) The 0% rate applies to royalties for software programs, patents, models or drawings. The 5% rate applies to other industrial royalties. The 10% rate applies to royalties for literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting.
- (ee) The lower rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 10% of the payer.
- (ff) A lower rate applies in certain circumstances. Please consult the tax treaty.
- (gg) The 3% rate applies to royalties paid to a news agency. The 5% rate applies to artistic royalties. The 10% rate applies to industrial royalties. The 15% rate applies to other royalties.

- (hh) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting. The 1% rate applies to amounts paid under financial leases of equipment. The 5% rate applies to amounts paid under operating leases of equipment and computer software. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (ii) The 12% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a corporation owning at least 25% of the payer. The 15% rate applies if the recipient of the
- dividends is a corporation owning less than 25% of the payer. The 20% rate applies to other dividends. (jj) The 0% rate applies in certain circumstances. Please consult the tax treaty.
- (kk) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or right to use, computer software, patents, designs, models or plans. The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, secret formulas or processes, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience (know-how). The 10% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or right to use, trademarks and copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films, and films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting.
- (11)The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 10% of the payer's voting rights. The 0% rate applies if the Australian company has held at least 80% of the Finnish company's voting power for at least 12 months and meets certain other conditions.
- The lower rate applies to, among other interest payments, interest paid by (mm) public bodies.
- The lower rate applies to, among other interest payments, interest on cur-(nn) rent accounts and on advance payments between banks.
- (00) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, or software. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the following:
 - The use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films, and films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting
 - The use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes
 - Information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience
- (pp) Copyright royalties are exempt from withholding tax. The 1% rate applies to royalties paid for finance leases of equipment. The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for operating leases of equipment, or for the use of, or the right to use, cinematographic films, films and tapes for television or radio broadcasting, or computer software. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs, plans, formulas or processes, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- A tax treaty is in force between Finland and Brazil. However, the tax-sparing (qq) articles of the treaty applied only for the first 10 years since the signing of the treaty. This period ended on 25 December 2007.
- The lower rate applies if the Italian company holds directly more than 50% (rr) of the capital in the Finnish company.
- (ss) The beneficial owner of royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment may elect to be taxed, in the contracting state in which such royalties arise, as if the equipment were effectively connected with a permanent establishment in that state. In such case, the provisions of Article 7 (Business income) of the treaty apply to the income and deductions attributable to such equipment.
- The 0% rate applies if the interest is paid to the state or a local authority (tt) thereof, to the national bank, or to an institution of which the capital is wholly owned by the government.
- The lower rate applies to loans granted by banks. (mn)
- The 0% rate applies if the interest is paid to the state or national bank. The 5% rate applies to interest on loans to certain public entities promoting export. The 10% rate applies to loans granted by banks. The 15% rate applies in all other cases
- The 15% rate applies if the recipient is a company owning at least 10% of the voting power of the payer. Otherwise, the domestic rates of 20% or 30% apply.
- (xx) The 5% rate applies if the interest is paid with respect to indebtedness arising on the sale on credit by the recipient enterprise of any merchandise or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment to an enterprise of the other contracting state, except when the sale or indebtedness is between related persons; in certain circumstances, a 0% rate applies.

- The tax treaty between Finland and Sri Lanka has been revised, and the (yy) revised tax treaty is applicable from 1 January 2019.
- The new tax treaty with Finland and Spain entered into force on 30 July (zz) 2018 and is applicable from 1 January 2019.
- The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is the govern-(aaa) ment of the contracting state, a local authority, the central bank, or other agency or instrumentality controlled by the government or if the loan or credit is guaranteed by one of the aforementioned bodies.
- (bbb) The lower rate applies if a company (other than a partnership or a German real estate investment trust company) holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.

 The new tax treaty between Finland and the Hong Kong Special
- Administrative Region (SAR) is applicable from 1 January 2019.

France

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Paris GMT +1

EY Société d'Avocats +33 1-55-61-10-00 Tour First Fax: +33 1-58-47-10-05

1, Place des Saisons

TSA 14444

92037 Paris La Défense Cedex

France

Africa

Principal Tax Contact

★ Lionel Benant, +33 1-55-61-17-20

Managing Partner Mobile: +33 6-80-11-58-44

Email: lionel.benant@ey-avocats.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Claire Acard, +33 1-55-61-10-85

Tax Quality Leader Mobile: +33 6-11-24-38-58

Email: claire.acard@ey-avocats.com

Jerome Ardouin, +33 1-55-61-13-17 *Tax Knowledge Director* Mobile: +33 6-07-70-69-40

Email: jerome.ardouin@ey-avocats.com

Anne Colmet Daage, +33 1-55-61-13-05

Tax Knowledge Leader Mobile: +33 6-19-69-07-06
Email: anne.colmet.daage@ey-avocats.com

Matthieu Dautriat, +33 1-55-61-11-90

Financial Services Mobile: +33 6-19-69-07-12

Organization Tax Coordinator Email: matthieu.dautriat@ey-avocats.com

Alexandra Loran +33 1-55-61-18-51

Mobile: +33 6-46-76-06-40 Email: alexandra.loran@ey-avocats.com

Philippe Legentil, +33 1-55-61-12-48

Real Estate Mobile: +33 6-08-74-64-56
Email: philippe.legentil@ey-avocats.com

Email: prillippe:legentil

Aude Mary, +33 1-55-61-12-57
Financial Services Mobile: +33 6-84-99-25-98

Organization Email: aude.mary@ey-avocats.com

Bruno Messerschmitt, +33 1-55-61-17-21

Mobile: +33 6-84-02-72-51
Email: bruno.messerschmitt@ey-avocats.com

Didier Tixier +33 1-55-61-13-76

Mobile: +33 6-08-76-14-07

Email: didier.tixier@ey-avocats.com

★ Eric Verron +33 1-55-61-13-31

Mobile: +33 6-72-84-30-43

Email: eric.verron@ey-avocats.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Matthieu Autret +33 1-55-61-18-66

Mobile: +33 6-43-02-25-65

Email: matthieu.autret@ey-avocats.com

Jean-Philippe Barbé +33 1-55-61-14-30

Mobile: +33 6-18-77-05-12

Email: jean-philippe.barbe@ey-avocats.com

Lionel Benant +33 1-55-61-17-20

Mobile: +33 6-80-11-58-44

Email: lionel.benant@ey-avocats.com

Cédric Devouges +33 1-55-61-17-74

Mobile: +33 6-89-09-71-27

Email: cedric.devouges@ey-avocats.com

Sandrine Gobaut +33 1-55-61-18-07

Mobile: +33 6-89-53-38-10

Email: sandrine.gobaut@ey-avocats.com

Sylvie Magnen +33 1-55-61-12-22

Mobile: +33 6-86-49-71-25

Email: sylvie.magnen@ey-avocats.com

Benjamin Pique +33 1-55-61-13-04

Mobile: +33 7-78-20-02-61

Email: benjamin.pique@ey-avocats.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desks Abroad

Mathieu Pinon +1 (212) 773-2021

(resident in New York) Email: mathieu.pinon1@ey.com

Frederic Vallat +1 (212) 773-5889

(resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (646) 236-0530 Email: frederic.vallat@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

Claire Acard +33 1-55-61-10-85

Mobile: +33 6-11-24-38-58

Email: claire.acard@ey-avocats.com

Soraya El Bsat, +33 1-55-61-13-84

Financial Services Mobile: +33 6-46-76-08-95

Organization Email: soraya.el.bsat@ey-avocats.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness

Alexandra Loran +33 1-55-61-18-51

Mobile: +33 6-46-76-06-40

Email: alexandra.loran@ey-avocats.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Karen Chauveau +33 1-55-61-16-29

Mobile: +33 6-72-75-88-37

Email: karen.chauveau@ey-avocats.com

Eric Fourel +33 1-55-61-11-22

Mobile: +33 6-11-67-09-94

Email: eric.fourel@ey-avocats.com

★ Benoit Gabelle +33 1-55-61-15-81

Mobile: +33 6-01-45-38-08

Email: benoit.gabelle@ey-avocats.com

★ Patrice Jan +33 1-56-61-11-10

Mobile: +33 6-17-89-05-20

Email: patrice.jan@ey-avocats.com

Emmanuelle Leroy +33 1-55-61-14-10

Mobile: +33 6-29-34-07-29

Email: emmanuelle.leroy@ey-avocats.com

Jan Martens, +33 1-55-61-13-20

Senior Advisor Mobile: +33 6-46-79-39-28

Email: jan.martens@fr.ey.com

Nadia Sabin +33 1-55-61-10-15

Mobile: +33 7-63-33-24-04

Email: nadia.sabin@ey-avocats.com

Business Tax Services

★ Xavier Dange, +33 1-55-61-11-28
France Business Tax Mobile: +33 6-88-38-40-95

Services Leader Email: xavier.dange@ey-avocats.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Jean-Pierre Lieb, +33 1-55-61-16-10 *EMEIA Tax Policy and* Mobile: +33 6-34-16-72-80

Controversy Leader Email: jean.pierre.lieb@ey-avocats.com

Charles Menard +33 1-55-61-15-57

Mobile: +33 6-80-05-98-38

Email: charles.menard@ey-avocats.com

Pascal Schiele +33 1-55-61-13-21

Mobile: +33 6-80-04-50-31

Email: pascal.schiele@ey-avocats.com

Agnès Serero, *Local Taxes* +33 1-55-61-14-15

Mobile: +33 6-98-73-54-61

Email: agnes.serero@ey-avocats.com

Business Tax Advisory

Rebecca Feliman

Benjamin Bardet, +33 1-55-61-14-51 *Local Taxes* Mobile: +33 6-86-42-26-83

Email: benjamin.bardet@ey-avocats.com

Anne-Lyse Blandin +33 1-55-61-14-25

Mobile: +33 6-62-89-85-84

Email: anne.lyse.blandin@ey-avocats.com

Marie-Amélie Deysine +33 1-55-61-14-24

Mobile: +33 6-84-28-38-16

Email: marie.amelie.deysine@ey-avocats.com

+33 1-55-61-10-80

Mobile: +33 6-08-87-97-57

Email: rebecca.feliman@ey-avocats.com

Natacha Gavrilovic +33 1-55-61-14-17

Mobile: +33 6-70-77-28-17

Email: natacha.gavrilovic@ey-avocats.com

★ Régis Houriez, +33 1-55-61-12-06 *EMEIA Business Tax* Hobile: +33 6-07-70-79-71

EMEIA Business Tax Mobile: +33 6-07-70-79-71

Services Leader Email: regis.houriez@ey-avocats.com

Loubna Lemaire, +33 1-55-61-13-44

Financial Services Mobile: +33 6-19-47-36-93

Organization – Bank Email: loubna.lemaire@ey-avocats.com

Pierre Mangas +33 1-55-61-15-82

Mobile: +33 6-87-71-05-47

Email: pierre.mangas@ey-avocats.com

Vincent Natier, +33 1-55-61-12-61

Financial Services Mobile: +33 6-07-70-85-35

Organization – Insurance Email: vincent.natier@ey-avocats.com

Cyril Sniadower, +33 1-55-61-15-33

Climate Change and Mobile: +33 6-89-53-24-98

Sustainability Services Email: cyril.sniadower@ey-avocats.com

Caroline Steinert +33 1-55-61-14-96

Mobile: +33 7-78-20-02-67

Email: caroline.steinert@ey-avocats.com

Franck Van Hassel, +33 1-55-61-11-40

Private Client Services Mobile: +33 6-08-74-69-44

Email: franck.van.hassel@ey-avocats.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

Brigitte Auberton, +33 1-55-61-11-52 *Tax Accounting and* Hobile: +33 6-12-28-04-20

Risk Advisory Email: brigitte.auberton@ey-avocats.com

★ Gwenaelle Bernier, +33 2-51-17-50-31

Tax Technology and Mobile: +33 6-80-04-37-63

Transformation Leader Email: gwenaelle.bernier@ey-avocats.com

Marc-Fabian Jourdain +33 1-55-61-17-50

Mobile: +33 6-86-42-25-99

Email: marc.fabian.jourdain@ey-avocats.com

+33 1-55-61-12-62 Annie Morel

Mobile: +33 6-74-58-25-78

Email: annie.morel@ey-avocats.com

+33 1-55-61-14-73 Filipe de Almeida,

Financial Services Mobile: +33 6-21-72-81-54

Organization Email: filipe.de.almeida@ey-avocats.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Arnaud de Roucy +33 1-55-61-19-97

Mobile: +33 6-08-69-72-79

Email: arnaud.de.roucy@ey-avocats.com

Pascale Savouré +33 1-55-61-19-75

Mobile: +33 6-84-99-33-61 Email: pascale.savoure@ey-avocats.com

Anne-Sophie Gréard. +33 1-55-61-12-92

Financial Services Mobile: +33 6-17-89-04-39

Email: anne-sophie.greard@ey-avocats.com Organization

People Advisory Services

★ Emmanuel Morisson-Couderc +33 1-55-61-13-69

Mobile: +33 6-82-55-73-25

Email: emmanuel.morisson-couderc@ey-avocats.com

Indirect Tax and Customs

★ Jean-David Vasseur +33 1-55-61-15-17

Mobile: +33 6-17-65-67-35

Email: jean-david.vasseur@ey-avocats.com

Legal Services

★ Anne-Elisabeth Combes, +33 1-55-61-13-77

Employment Law Mobile: +33 6-78-43-58-24

Email: anne.elisabeth.combes@ey-avocats.com

★ Virginie Lefebvre-Dutilleul, +33 1-55-61-10-62

Health Care Mobile: +33 6-24-32-31-77

Email: virginie.lefebvre-dutilleul@ey-avocats.com

* Frédéric Reliquet, +33 1-55-61-19-86 Business Law

Mobile: +33 6-03-53-31-51 Email: frederic.reliquet@ey-avocats.com

★ Jean-Christophe Sabourin. +33 1-55-61-18-55

Transaction Mobile: +33 6-08-74-65-18

Email: jean.christophe.sabourin@ey-avocats.com

GMT +1 **Bordeaux**

EY Société d'Avocats Hangar 16, Entrée 2

Quai de Bacalan 33070 Bordeaux Cedex

France

+33 5-57-85-47-00 Fax: +33 5-57-85-47-01

Business Tax Advisory

+33 5-57-85-47-38 Johan Gaulin

Mobile: +33 6-74-89-04-85

Email: johan.gaulin@ey-avocats.com

Lille GMT +1

EY Société d'Avocats

14. rue du Vieux Faubourg 59042 Lille Cedex

+33 3-28-04-35-35 Fax: +33 3-28-04-38-35

France

Business Tax Advisory Quentin Wemaere

+33 3-28-04-36-77

Mobile: +33 6-12-50-08-46

Email: quentin.wemaere@ey-avocats.com

Lyon GMT +1

EY Société d'Avocats +33 4-78-63-17-17

Tour Oxygène

10-12 boulevard Marius

Vivier Merle

69393 Lyon Cedex 03

France

Fax: +33 4-78-63-17-00

Tux. 100 1 10 00 11 00

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Franck Berger +33 4-78-63-17-10

Mobile: +33 6-08-75-60-93

Email: franck.berger@ey-avocats.com

Business Tax Advisory

Joël Fischer +33 4-78-63-17-75

Mobile: +33 6-23-08-80-05 Email: joel.fischer@ey-avocats.com

Laure Tatin-Gignoux +33 4-78-63-17-48

Mobile: +33 6-71-04-21-15 Email: laure.tatin@ey-avocats.com

Marseille GMT +1

EY Société d'Avocats Immeuble Le Calypso

Quartier Euromed 48, Quai du Lazaret

CS 80471

13217 Marseille Cedex 02

France

Business Tax Advisory

Pierre-André Lormant +33 4-91-23-99-08

Mobile: +33 6-07-36-46-82

+33 4-91-23-99-00

Fax: +33 4-91-23-99-40

Email: pierre-andre.lormant@ey-avocats.com

Nantes GMT +1

EY Société d'Avocats 3 rue Emile Masson

44019 Nantes Cedex 1 France

+33 2-51-17-50-00 Fax: +33 2-51-17-50-01

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Jean-Baptiste Redor +33 2-51-17-50-23

Mobile: +33 6-89-53-32-60

Email: jean-baptiste.redor@ey-avocats.com

Business Tax Advisory

Philippe Vailhen +33 2-51-17-50-02

Mobile: +33 6-08-74-64-04

+33 2-23-45-12-11

Email: philippe.vailhen@ey-avocats.com

Rennes GMT +1

EY Société d'Avocats

2 bis, Place Sainte Melaine Fax: +33 2-23-45-12-27

BP 10126

35101 Rennes Cedex 3

France

Business Tax Advisory

Philippe Vailhen +33 2-51-17-50-02

Mobile: +33 6-08-74-64-04

Email: philippe.vailhen@ey-avocats.com

Strasbourg GMT +1

EY Société d'Avocats +33 3-88-15-24-50 Tour Europe Fax: +33 3-88-22-65-27

20 Place des Halles

BP 80004

67081 Strasbourg Cedex

France

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Philippe Paul-Boncour +33 3-88-22-87-88

Mobile: +33 6-72-84-30-33 Email: philippe.paul-boncour @ey-avocats.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Olivier Marichal +33 1-55-61-13-86

Mobile: +33 6-17-71-46-72

Email: olivier.marichal@ey-avocats.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) 28/31 (a) 0/15/19/25/31 (a)(b) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) Branch Tax Rate (%) 28/31 Withholding Tax (%) Dividends 28/75 (c)(d)(e) Interest 0/75 (c)(f)(g) Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc. 28/75 (c)(f)(g) 28 (h) Branch Remittance Tax Net Operating Losses (Years) Carryback 1 (i) Unlimited (j) Carryforward

- (a) For resident companies, surtaxes are imposed on the corporate income tax and capital gains tax. For details, see Section B.
- (b) For details concerning these rates, see Section B.
- (c) These are the withholding tax rates under French domestic law. Tax treaties may reduce or eliminate the withholding taxes.
- (d) Under the European Union (EU) Parent-Subsidiary Directive and Article 119 ter of the French Tax Code, dividends distributed by a French subsidiary to an EU parent company are exempt from withholding tax, if, among other conditions, the recipient holds or commits to hold at least 5% of the subsidiary's shares for at least two years. For details, see Section B.
- The withholding tax rate is 75% for distributed profits paid into uncooperative states.
- (f) No withholding tax is imposed on interest and royalties paid between associated companies of different EU member states if certain conditions are met. For details, see Section B.
- (g) The withholding tax rate is 75% for interest on qualifying borrowings and royalties paid into uncooperative states.
- (h) Branch remittance tax may be reduced or eliminated by double tax treaties. It is not imposed on French branches of companies that are resident in EU member states and are subject to tax in their home countries.
- (i) Losses carried back may not exceed EUR1 million.
- (j) The amount of losses used in a given year may not exceed EUR1 million plus 50% of the taxable profit exceeding this limit for such year.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate tax. The taxation of French companies is based on a territorial principle. As a result, French companies carrying on a trade or business outside France are generally not taxed in France on the related profits and cannot take into account the related

losses. However, under the French controlled foreign company (CFC) rules contained in Article 209 B of the French Tax Code, income earned by a French enterprise through a foreign enterprise may be taxed in France if such income is subject to an effective tax rate that is 40% lower than the French effective tax rate on similar income (for further details, see Section E). French companies are companies registered in France, regardless of the nationality of the shareholders and companies that have their place of effective management in France. Foreign companies carrying on an activity in France are subject to French corporate tax on their French-source profits.

Profits derived in France by branches of nonresident companies are deemed to be distributed, normally resulting in the imposition of a branch withholding tax of 28% on after-tax income. This tax is not imposed on the profits of French branches of companies that are resident in EU member states and that are subject to corporate income tax in their home countries. It may be reduced or eliminated by tax treaties. Although branch withholding tax normally applies to undistributed profits, such profits may be exempted from the tax if an application is filed with the tax authorities and if certain requirements are met.

Rates of corporate tax. For financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2020, companies with turnover of less than EUR250 million are subject to a 28% corporate tax rate, and companies with turnover of EUR250 million or more are subject to a 28% rate on the first EUR500,000 of taxable income, and the taxable income in excess of EUR500,000 is subject to a 31% rate.

For financial years starting on or after 1 January 2021, a 26.5% rate will apply to companies with turnover less than EUR250 million, and a 27.5% rate will apply to companies with turnover of EUR250 million or more.

For financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2022, a 25% rate will apply to all entities.

For determining whether they reach the EUR250 million threshold, companies must take into account the turnover realized in France and, if part of a consolidated tax group, the sum of the turnover realized in France by the group members.

A social security surtax of 3.3% is assessed on the corporate income tax amount. This surtax is imposed on the portion of corporate tax due exceeding EUR763,000 before offsetting the tax credits granted under tax treaties (see *Foreign tax relief*). The 3.3% surtax does not apply to companies whose annual turnover is lower than EUR7,630,000 if at least 75% of the company is owned by individuals or by companies that themselves satisfy these conditions.

Members of consolidated groups must take into account the global turnover of the group to determine whether they reach the EUR7,630,000 threshold mentioned above.

A reduced corporate tax rate of 15% applies to the first EUR38,120 of the profits of small and medium-sized enterprises if certain conditions are met, including the following:

• The turnover of the company is less than EUR7,630,000.

 At least 75% of the company is owned by individuals or by companies that themselves satisfy this condition and the above condition.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived from the sale of fixed assets by French companies are subject to corporate income tax at the standard rate.

Capital gains derived from the sale of qualifying participations that have been held for at least two years before their sale are exempt from tax. The following are qualifying participations:

- Titres de participation (specific class of shares for accounting purposes that enables the shareholder to have a controlling interest)
- Participations eligible for the dividend participation exemption regime if the shareholder holds at least 5% voting rights

However, the corporate income tax applies to 12% of the gross capital gains realized on qualifying participations. As a result, the effective tax rate on such gains is 3.72% (based on a 31% standard corporate tax rate).

Capital losses incurred with respect to such qualifying participations may no longer be offset against capital gains.

Under certain conditions, the sale of units in venture mutual funds (FCPRs, FPCIs and SLPs) and venture capital investment companies (SCRs) may benefit from the long-term regime if the units have been held for at least a five-year period. Under this regime, the capital gains are fully exempt up to the part of the funds or investment companies' assets represented by participation shares and subject to a 15% tax rate for the exceeding portion.

Long-term capital losses can be offset against any kind of long-term capital gains.

The exemption or reduced rate also applies to various distributions made by the FCPRs and SCRs after a two-year-holding period. Capital gains derived from sales of participating interests in companies that are predominantly real estate companies are subject to tax at the standard rate. For sales of participating interests in listed real estate companies that have been held for at least two years before their sale, the rate is reduced to 19%.

Long-term capital gains derived from the first sale of participating interests in companies whose assets' value is mainly composed of television broadcasting rights are subject to tax at a rate of 25%.

Capital gains and income derived from patents and patentable rights. For financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2019, a reduced tax rate of 10% applies on an election performed on an asset-by-asset basis (or, under certain conditions, on a group-of-assets basis), to the net income derived from the licensing of qualifying patents or software, and after deduction of the research and development (R&D) expenses incurred during the financial year (a recapture of R&D expenses incurred since the financial year for which the election was made applies the first time the net income is calculated). If negative, the result is

carried forward and deducted from income derived in subsequent years from the licensing of the qualifying patent or software. If positive, a ratio, which cannot be greater than 100%, is applied to determine the net income subject to the 10% rate. This ratio compares the following:

- 130% of the R&D expenses incurred for the creation, or the development of the qualifying patent, either by the claiming taxpayer or by unrelated parties
- The total R&D expenses incurred for the creation, the development, or the acquisition of the qualifying patent

For the calculation of the ratio, the R&D expenses include expenses incurred prior to the election, eventually limited to those incurred during financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2019 (specific recapture rules apply for the financial years beginning in 2019 and 2020). A safe harbor provision allows election of a replacement ratio, subject to an agreement with the tax authorities.

The same tax treatment could apply, also on the basis of an election, to the net income derived from the sublicensing of qualifying patents, and to the net gains derived from the transfer to unrelated parties of qualifying patents, provided that the latter was not acquired less than two years before. Qualifying patents include copyright-protected software but do not include patentable rights (except for small and medium-sized companies under certain circumstances).

For French tax consolidated groups, this election is available at the group level. The net income and ratio are determined at the group level.

Administration. In general, companies must file a tax return before the second business day after 1 May for financial years closing on 31 December or within three months following the end of their financial year in other cases.

Corporate income tax is prepaid in four installments. Companies that have their financial year ending on 31 December must pay the installments on 15 March, 15 June, 15 September and 15 December. The balance of corporate tax is due by 15 May for financial years closing on 31 December or by the 15th day of the 4th month following the end of the financial year in other cases. Other companies must pay the balance of corporate tax due within four months following the end of their financial year. The rules governing the payment of corporate income tax also apply to the payment of the 3.3% surtax.

Companies must file their corporate income tax and VAT returns electronically. If a company does not comply with this requirement, a 0.2% penalty is imposed.

In general, late payment is subject to a 5% penalty, and late filing is subject to a 10% penalty. If additional tax is payable as a result of a reassessment of tax, interest is charged at 0.4% per month (4.8% per year) for interest accrued before 1 January 2018 and 0.2% per month (2.4% per year) for interest accrued from 1 January 2018 to 31 December 2020. Many exceptions and specific rules apply to interest and penalties.

Dividends. Dividends paid by French companies no longer carry a tax credit (*avoir fiscal*). However, under the parent-subsidiary regime, dividends received by French companies or French branches of nonresident companies are exempt from corporate income tax, except for a 5% service charge computed on the gross dividend income (net dividend income and foreign tax credits) and added back to the recipient's taxable income. The rate of this service charge is reduced to 1% in the following cases:

- The distribution is performed within a French tax consolidated group.
- The dividend is distributed to a French tax consolidated company by a company that is a resident for tax purposes in the EU or European Economic Area (EEA) (provided that the EEA country has entered into a treaty with France that includes a mutual assistance provision) and the latter company could be part of the French tax consolidated group if it were subject to corporate income tax in France.
- The dividend is distributed to a French company that is not part
 of a French tax consolidated group by a company that is resident for tax purposes in the EU or the EEA (provided that the
 EEA country has entered into a treaty with France that includes
 a mutual assistance provision) if both of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - Both companies could be part of the same French tax consolidated group if the distributing company was subject to corporate income tax in France.
 - The fact that the French beneficiary company is not tax consolidated does not result from the mere absence of an option for the French tax consolidation regime while that option was technically possible.

The parent-subsidiary regime does not apply to the following:

- Profit distributions that are deductible from the distributing company's taxable income
- Dividends distributed within an arrangement or a series of arrangements, which have been put into place for the main purpose, or one of the main purposes, of obtaining a tax advantage contrary to the object or purpose of the participation exemption regime, are not genuine having regard to all relevant facts and circumstances (that is, not put into place for valid commercial reasons that reflect economic reality)
- Dividends received from a subsidiary established in an uncooperative country (as defined in Article 238-0 A of the French Tax Code; see Section E), unless the parent company demonstrates that the subsidiary's activities are real and do not aim to localize revenues in an uncooperative country

The parent-subsidiary regime applies if the recipient holds at least 5% of the share capital of the distributing company for at least two years.

Effective for financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2019, dividends that cannot benefit from the parent-subsidiary regime are exempt from corporation income tax up to 99% of the amount of the dividend in the following cases:

• The distribution is performed within a French tax consolidated group (the exemption does not apply the first financial year in which the distributing company is part of the group).

- The dividend is distributed to a French tax consolidated company by a company that is a resident for tax purposes in the EU or EEA (provided that the EEA country has entered into a treaty with France that includes a mutual assistance provision) and the latter company could have been part of the French tax consolidated group if it were subject to corporate income tax in France (the exemption does not apply the first financial year during which this condition is fulfilled).
- The dividend is distributed to a French company that is not part
 of a French tax consolidated group by a company that is resident for tax purposes in the EU or EEA (provided that the EEA
 country has entered into a tax treaty with France that includes
 a mutual assistance provision) if both of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - Both companies could be part of the same French tax consolidated group if the distributing company was subject to corporate income tax in France.
 - The fact that the French beneficiary company is not tax consolidated does not result from the mere absence of an option for the French tax consolidation regime while that option was technically possible.

In general, a 28% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to nonresident entities (12.8% for nonresident individuals). The withholding tax rate is increased to 75% for distributed profits paid into uncooperative states (see Section E), unless it is demonstrated that these distributions do not aim to localize revenues in an uncooperative state.

This tax may be reduced or eliminated by tax treaties. In addition, under the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive, dividends distributed by French subsidiaries to EU parent companies are exempt from withholding tax, if, among other conditions, the recipient holds 10% or more of the shares of the subsidiary for at least two years (the 10% threshold is lowered to 5% if the effective beneficiary cannot credit the French withholding tax in its country of residence).

Furthermore, a nonresident entity receiving dividends subject to withholding tax may benefit from a deferral of this withholding tax if, among other conditions, the entity is in a tax-loss position.

The withholding tax no longer applies to profits derived from stock, interests or assimilated shares distributed to collective investment vehicles (CIVs) created under foreign law and located in an EU member state or in a state that has signed a treaty with France that includes an administrative assistance provision aimed at combating tax fraud. However, to benefit from the withholding tax exemption, foreign CIVs must meet the same definition as French CIVs, and the content and actual implementation of the administrative assistance provisions must effectively allow the French tax authorities to obtain from the foreign tax authorities the information needed to verify this condition. A 15% withholding tax applies to distributions of income exempt from corporate income tax that are made by French real estate investment trusts (so-called SIICs and SPPICAVs) to French or foreign CIVs.

Withholding taxes on interest and royalties. Under French domestic law, withholding tax is no longer imposed on interest paid to nonresidents. However, a 75% domestic withholding tax is

imposed on interest on qualifying borrowings paid into uncooperative states (see Section E), unless it is demonstrated that the corresponding operations do not aim to localize revenues in the uncooperative states.

A 28% withholding tax is imposed on royalties and certain fees paid to nonresidents.

However, as a result of the implementation of EU Directive 2003/49/EC, withholding tax on interest and qualifying royalties paid between "associated companies" subject to corporate income tax of different EU member states was abolished. A company is an "associated company" of a second company if any of the following conditions is satisfied:

- The first company has maintained a direct minimum holding of 25% in the capital of the second company for at least two years at the time of the payment or commits itself to maintain such holding for a two-year period.
- The second company has maintained a direct minimum holding of 25% in the capital of the first company for at least two years or commits itself to maintain the holding for the two-year period.
- A third company has maintained a direct minimum holding of 25% in the capital of both the first and second companies for at least two years or commits itself to maintain such holding for a two-year period.

In these three situations, if the company chooses to undertake to keep the shares for at least two years, it must appoint a tax representative in France who would retrospectively pay the withholding tax if the shares are sold before the end of the two-year period.

Domestic withholding tax on royalties may be reduced or eliminated by tax treaties.

Furthermore, a nonresident entity receiving royalties and certain fees subject to withholding tax may benefit from a deferral of this withholding tax if the entity is in a tax-loss position and the entity is located in an EU member state, or in another state that is part of the EEA agreement and is not uncooperative (see Section E) and that has concluded with France an agreement with an administrative assistance clause for the prevention of fraud and tax evasion, as well as an agreement with a mutual assistance clause for tax collection that has a similar scope as the EU directive.

Foreign tax relief. In general, income subject to foreign tax and not exempt from French tax under the territoriality principle is taxable. However, most tax treaties provide for a tax credit that generally corresponds to withholding taxes on passive income. Loss-making companies cannot use the tax credit, and they are not allowed to deduct the underlying foreign tax (the withholding tax levied on foreign-source income, which gives right to a tax credit under the double tax treaty).

C. Determination of trading income

General. The assessment is based on financial statements prepared according to French generally accepted accounting principles, subject to certain adjustments.

Deductibility of interest. In general, interest payments are fully deductible. However, certain restrictions are imposed.

Interest accrued by a French entity with respect to loans from its direct shareholders may be deducted from the borrower's taxable income only if the following two conditions are satisfied:

- The share capital of the borrower is fully paid-up.
- The interest rate does not exceed the average interest rate on loans with an initial duration of more than two years granted by banks to French companies.

Effective for financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2020, the deduction of interest and financial expenses may be limited by two main rules (the minimal taxation test, under which the tax deduction of interest accrued to related-party lenders was disallowed if the French taxpayer was not able to prove that the related lender was liable to corporate income tax on such interest that was at least 25% of the corporate income tax that would have been due had the lender been established in France, has been repealed).

First, related-party interest is tax-deductible only if it meets an arm's-length test. Under this test, the interest rate is capped at the higher of the following two rates:

- The average annual interest rate on loans granted by financial institutions that carry a floating rate and have a minimum term of two years
- The interest rate at which the company could have borrowed from any unrelated financial institution, such as a bank, in similar circumstances (that is, the market rate)

The portion of interest that exceeds the higher of the above two thresholds is not tax-deductible and must be added back to the company's taxable income for the relevant financial year (this portion is also considered to be distributed income).

Second, the net financial expenses incurred during a financial year (that is, the financial expenses reduced by financial income) are deductible from the taxable income of a company only to the extent that they do not exceed the higher of the two following thresholds:

- EUR3 million
- 30% of the adjusted taxable income of the company

For purposes of the above rule, financial expenses (or income), as defined, include, but are not limited to, any amounts that are accrued in remuneration for monies put at the disposal of the company (or by the company to another party). They include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Payments under profit participating loans
- Imputed interest on instruments such as convertible bonds
- Amounts under alternative financing arrangements
- Notional interest amounts under derivative instruments or hedging arrangements related to an entity's borrowings
- Certain foreign-exchange gains and losses on borrowings and instruments connected with the raising of finance
- Guarantee fees for financing arrangements, arrangement fees and similar costs related to the borrowing of funds

The adjusted taxable income corresponds to the taxable income before the offset of tax losses and without taking into consideration net financial expenses and, to some extent, depreciation, provisions, and capital gains and losses. Seventy-five percent of the net financial expenses exceeding the threshold is tax deductible, provided that either of the following circumstances exist:

- The equity-to-asset ratio of the company at least equals, or is not lower by more than two percentage points, the equity-toasset ratio of the consolidated group to which it belongs.
- The company is a stand-alone company (it does not belong to a consolidated group, has no permanent establishment outside of France and is not related to any other company such as set out by Articles 2-4 of the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive).

Financial expenses that are excluded from the deductible expenses of a given fiscal year can be carried forward indefinitely (subject to the abovementioned limitations). If, for a given financial year, a company does not fully utilize its deduction capacity (that is, the amount of net financial expenses is lower than the thresholds mentioned above), the unused portion of deduction capacity, which equals the positive difference between the applicable thresholds and the net financial expenses, can be carried forward to the five following financial years. However, this deduction capacity carryforward cannot be used to deduct nondeductible interest expenses that have been carried forward. The carryforward of nondeductible expenses and the carryforward of unused deduction capacity are ruled out if the company benefited from the additional 75% deduction for stand-alone companies.

If the company exceeds a specific 1.5:1 debt-to-equity ratio (for this ratio, the debt is the amount of debt with related entities) and cannot demonstrate that its debt-to-equity ratio is not higher by more than two percentage points than the debt-to-equity ratio of the consolidated group to which it belongs, restrictive rules apply. A portion of the net financial expenses, determined by application of the following ratio to the net financial expenses, is subject to the regular threshold (EUR3 million or 30% of the adjusted taxable income of the company):

Average amount of indebtedness to unrelated parties + (1.5 x equity)

Average amount of indebtedness

The remaining portion of the net financial expenses is tax deductible only within the limit of the higher of the two following strengthened thresholds:

- EUR1 million
- 10% of the abovementioned adjusted taxable income

In case of thin-capitalization, the safe-harbor rule that allows for the additional deduction of 75% of the net financial expenses exceeding the threshold does not apply. The portion of net financial expenses that could not be deducted by application of the strengthened threshold can only benefit from the carryforward up to one-third of its amount, and the exceeding portion of the deduction capacity cannot be carried forward.

For a tax-consolidated group, the limitation rule based on a portion of the adjusted taxable income applies at the level of the group.

Inventories. Inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or market value. Cost must be determined under a weighted average cost price method. A first-in, first-out (FIFO) basis is also generally acceptable, but a last-in, first-out (LIFO) basis is not permitted.

Reserves. In determining accounting profit, companies must book certain reserves, such as reserves for a decrease in the value of assets, risk of loss or expenses. These reserves are normally deductible for tax purposes. In addition, the law provides for the deduction of special reserves.

Capital allowances. In general, assets are depreciated using the straight-line method. However, new qualifying industrial assets are generally depreciated using the declining-balance method.

Depreciable assets composed of various parts with different characteristics must be depreciated on a separate basis (these assets must be split into a principal component or structure on the one hand and into additional components on the other hand). The depreciable amount of each asset must be spread out over its likely useful life for the company, which corresponds to the time period during which the company may expect to derive a profit from it. The depreciation method applied to each asset (straight-line method or accelerated method) must also be consistent with the pace at which the company expects to derive a profit from the asset.

Periodic assessment of the residual value of each component must be conducted to establish a (non-tax deductible) provision for impairment if needed.

For tax purposes, the depreciation of assets that have not been split into components and the depreciation of the asset's principal structure that has been split into components can be spread out over the useful life commonly accepted in business practices. This rule does not apply to buildings acquired by real estate investment companies. The following are some of the acceptable straight-line rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Commercial buildings	2 to 5
Industrial buildings	5
Office equipment	10 to 20
Motor vehicles	20 to 25
Plant and machinery	5 to 10*

^{*} These are the general rates. Alternatively, new plant and machinery may be depreciated using the declining-balance method at rates generally ranging from 12.5% to 50%.

Certain specified assets may be depreciated using accelerated depreciation methods. Land and works of art are not depreciable. Intangible assets are depreciable if the company can anticipate that the profits derived from the assets will end at a fixed date. In general, goodwill is not depreciable.

Relief for tax losses. Losses may be carried forward indefinitely. However, the amount of losses used in a given year may not exceed EUR1 million plus 50% of the taxable profit above that amount for such financial year.

In addition, enterprises subject to corporate tax may carry back losses against undistributed profits from the prior financial year. The carryback results in a credit equal to the loss multiplied by the current corporate tax rate, but losses carried back may not exceed EUR1 million. The credit may be used to reduce corporate income tax payable during the following five years with the balance being refunded at the end of the fifth year. A significant change in the company's activity, particularly an addition or a termination of a business that infers a decrease of 50% or more of either the revenue or the average headcount and fixed assets, may jeopardize the loss carryover and carryback.

Groups of companies. Related companies subject to corporate tax may elect to form a tax-consolidated group. Under the tax-consolidation regime, the parent company files a consolidated return, thereby allowing the offset of losses of one group entity against the profits of related companies. The parent company then pays tax based on the net taxable income of companies included in the consolidated group, after certain adjustments for intragroup provisions are made, in particular, the following:

- Intragroup asset or share transfers, as well as any subsequent depreciation related to these transfers, are neutralized (the neutralization of share transfers benefiting from the participation exemption is repealed for financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2019).
- Intragroup provisions for bad and doubtful debts are neutralized.

If a company is acquired from a shareholder controlling the group and becomes a member of the tax-consolidated group, the amendment Charasse provides that an amount of the financing expenses of the group must be added back to the consolidated income within a nine-year period starting with the purchasing year. This amount is calculated as follows:

Group financing expenses x Acquisition price of the shares

Average amount of the group's debt

The group may include the French subsidiaries in which the parent has a direct or indirect shareholding of at least 95% and for which the parent company has elected tax consolidation.

A French company or permanent establishment is allowed to form a French tax consolidated group with other French companies or permanent establishments if all are owned at 95% or more by a foreign parent company or permanent establishment is allowed that is subject to a tax equivalent to French corporate income tax in another EU country or EEA country ("horizontal tax consolidation"). The 95% ownership test can be met directly, or indirectly, through intermediate companies or permanent establishments that are all subject to tax in an EU/EEA country or through other French consolidated companies.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax	2.1/5.5/10/20
Territorial Economic Contribution; capped to	
a certain amount of the value added by the	
company; maximum rate	3
Social security contributions, on gross salary	
(approximate percentages); paid by	
Employer	40 to 45
Employee	20 to 23
General social security tax (contribution sociale	
généralisée, or CSG) on active income	9.2
General social security tax on patrimonial and	
financial income (for example, income from	
real estate and securities)	9.2
Social debt repayment tax (contribution	
remboursement de la dette sociale, or CRDS),	
on all income	0.5
Special social security tax	
(prélèvement de solidarité)	7.5
Registration duty	
On sales of shares in stock companies (including	
sociétés anonymes, sociétés par actions	
simplifiées and sociétés en commandites par	
actions); intragroup transfers are exempt	0.1
On sales of shares of private limited liability	
companies (sociétés à responsabilité limitée,	
or SARLs) and interests in general partnerships	
(sociétés en nom collectif, or SNCs); intragroup	
transfers are exempt	3
On sales of goodwill	3 to 5
On sales of professional premises, housing,	
businesses and shares of companies whose	5
assets primarily consist of real estate	5 to 6

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. French exchange-control regulations have been eased. French direct investments into foreign countries are now almost completely unrestricted. In general, foreign direct investments in France, except in certain sensitive sectors, are only subject to an administrative declaration. For current operations, such as loans between residents and nonresidents and the opening of foreign bank accounts by French companies, the regulations have been almost totally eliminated.

Payments to residents of tax havens or to uncooperative states or territories. Under Article 238 A of the French Tax Code, interest, royalties and other remuneration paid to a recipient established in a tax haven or on a bank account located in a tax haven are deemed to be fictitious and not at arm's length. As a result, to deduct the amount paid, the French entity must prove that the operation is effective (that it effectively compensates executed

services) and is at arm's length. For purposes of the above rules, a privileged tax regime is a regime under which the effective tax paid is 40% lower than the tax that would be paid in France in similar situations.

If these payments are made to a recipient established in an uncooperative country or on a bank account located in an uncooperative country, the French entity must also prove that the operation's principal aim is not to locate the payment in that country. The list of the uncooperative countries is regularly published by the French tax authorities.

Anti-hybrid rules. For financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2020, the anti-hybrid rules transposed from the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive apply. The rules target deduction/non-inclusion or double deduction mismatches resulting from hybrid entities or instruments, dual-resident companies or companies with permanent establishments. The rules also cover imported mismatches (the French corporate taxpayer is not directly a party to a targeted mismatch, but a deductible payment is compensated within a wider arrangement with a payment that is part of a mismatch) and structured arrangements (the benefit of a mismatch is embedded within an arrangement concluded by the French corporate taxpayer, even with a non-associated party).

In deduction/non-inclusion cases, the deduction is disallowed to the payer that is tax resident in France or, for a payee resident in France, the income is taxed if the deduction is not neutralized in the payer jurisdiction. In double deduction cases, the deduction is disallowed if the investor (anyone other than the payer who benefits from the deduction) is tax resident in France or, for a payer tax resident in France, the deduction is disallowed if the deduction is not disallowed in the investor jurisdiction. Specific rules apply for other types of mismatches.

Transfer pricing. French entities controlled by, or controlling, entities established outside France are taxable in France on any profits transferred directly or indirectly to the entity located abroad through an increase or decrease in purchase or sale prices or by any other means.

In the context of a tax audit, certain companies (companies with total net sales before taxes or total gross assets equal to or greater than EUR400 million, subsidiaries owned at more than 50% by such a company, parent companies that hold more than 50% of such a company and members of a French tax consolidated group that includes at least one company that meets these criteria) must provide their transfer-pricing documentation on the tax inspector's request or within 30 days (Article L 13AA of the French Tax Procedure Code). The transfer-pricing documentation includes the list of information recommended by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) for the Master File (Annex I to the new Chapter V of the OECD's Transfer Pricing Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises and Tax Administrations) and the Local File (Annex II to the aforementioned Chapter V). If the company fails to provide the documentation in due time, a penalty of up to either 5% of the transfer-pricing reassessment or 0.5% of the volume of the

transactions carried out with related enterprises is applied, with a minimum of EUR10,000 per financial year under audit.

In addition, certain companies (a company with total net sales before taxes or total gross assets equal to or greater than EUR50 million, a subsidiary owned at more than 50% by such a company, a parent company that holds more than 50% of such a company and members of a French tax consolidated group that includes at least one company that meets these criteria) are required to file a "light" transfer-pricing statement within six months after the filing deadline of the tax return (Article 223 quinquies B of the French Tax Code). The transfer-pricing statement includes the following:

- General information about the group (main activities, companies related to the reporting entity, intangible assets held by the group and used by the reporting entity, and general description of the transfer-pricing policy applied by the group)
- Specific information for intragroup transactions
- Disclosure of change in the activity of the entity or in the transfer-pricing method being applied

Although the penalty for a not filing this transfer-pricing statement is minimal (that is, EUR150), taxpayers failing to file the report are likely to be scrutinized by the French tax authorities.

Country-by-Country Reporting. In accordance with the OECD final report on Transfer Pricing Documentation and Country-by-Country Reporting (CbCR) Action 13 and EU Directive 2011/16/EU regarding mandatory automatic exchange of information in the field of taxation, certain companies that are members of a multinational group with a consolidated turnover of at least EUR750 million are subject to a CbCR obligation (Article 223 quinquies C of the French Tax Code). The report must be filed within 12 months after the closing date of the financial year. Noncompliant companies may be subject to a penalty of up to EUR100,000.

Controlled foreign companies. Under Section 209 B of the French Tax Code, if French companies subject to corporate income tax in France have a foreign branch or if they hold, directly or indirectly, an interest (shareholding, voting rights or share in the profits) of at least 50% in any type of structure benefiting from a privileged tax regime in its home country (the shareholding threshold is reduced to 5% in certain situations), the profits of this foreign entity or enterprise are subject to corporate income tax in France. If the foreign profits have been realized by a legal entity, they are taxed as a deemed distribution in the hands of the French company. If the profits have been realized by an enterprise (an establishment or a branch), these profits are taxed as profits of the French company if the tax treaty between France and the relevant foreign state allows the application of Section 209 B of the French Tax Code.

For the purpose of the above rules, a privileged tax regime is a regime under which the effective tax paid is 40% lower than the tax that would be paid in France in similar situations (such a foreign company is known as a controlled foreign company [CFC]). Tax paid by a CFC in its home country may be credited against French corporate income tax.

CFC rules do not apply to profits derived from entities established in an EU member state unless the French tax authorities establish that the use of the foreign entity is an artificial scheme that is driven solely by French tax avoidance purposes.

Similarly, the CFC rules do not apply if the profits of the foreign entity are derived from an activity effectively performed in the country of establishment. The concerned company must demonstrate that the establishment of the subsidiary in a tax-favorable jurisdiction has mainly a non-tax purpose and effect by proving that the subsidiary mainly carries out an actual industrial or commercial activity.

Debt-to-equity rules. For a discussion on the restrictions imposed on the deductibility of interest payments, see Section C.

Headquarters and logistics centers. The French tax authorities issue rulings that grant special tax treatment to headquarters companies and logistics centers companies. These companies are subject to corporate income tax at the normal rate on a tax base corresponding generally to 6% to 10% of annual operating expenses, depending on the company's size, functions assumed and risks borne. In addition, certain employee allowances are exempt from income tax.

Reorganizations. On election by the companies involved, mergers, spin-offs, split-offs and dissolutions without liquidation may qualify for a special rollover regime.

Tax credit for research and development. To encourage investments in R&D, the tax credit for R&D expenditure equals 30% of qualifying expenses related to R&D operations up to EUR100 million, and 5% for such expenses above EUR100 million. The rate is increased to 40% for the first year and to 35% for the following year for companies that benefit from the tax credit for the first time or that did not benefit from the regime for the five years preceding their request for the credit.

Tax audits. All companies must maintain their accounting records in an electronic form when French tax authorities carry out a tax audit.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following table is for illustrative purposes only.

	Dividends %	Interest (e)(g) %	Royalties (e) %
Albania	5/15	10	5
Algeria	5/15	0/10	5/10
Andorra	5/15	0/5	0/5
Argentina	15	20	18
Armenia	5/15	0/10	5/10
Australia	0/5/15	0/10	5
Austria	0/15 (a)	0	0
Azerbaijan	10	10	5/10
Bahrain	0	0	0
Bangladesh	10/15	10	10
Belarus (c)	15	0/10	0

	Dividends %	Interest (e)(g)	Royalties (e)
Belgium	0/10/15 (a)	15	0
Benin	— (j)	— (j)	0
Bolivia (h)	10/15	0/15	0/15
Bosnia and			
Herzegovina (f)	5/15	0	0
Botswana	5/12	0/10	10
Brazil	15	10/15	10/15/25
Bulgaria	5/15 (a)	0	5
Burkina Faso	— (j)	-(j)	0
Cameroon	15	0/15	0/7.5/15
Canada (b)	5/15	0/10	0/10
Central African	(:)	(:)	0
Republic	— (j)	-(j)	0
Chile (h)	15 5/10	4/5/10	2/5/10
China Mainland (d)	15/20	10 0	10 15
Congo (Republic of) Côte d'Ivoire	15/20	0/15	10
Croatia	0/15 (a)	0/13	0
	10/15 (a)	0/10	0/5
Cyprus Czech Republic	0/10 (a)	0/10	0/5/10
Ecuador	15 (a)	10/15	15
Egypt (h)	0	15	0/15
Estonia (h)	5/15 (a)	0/10	0/5/10
Ethiopia (h)	5/10	0/5	5/7.5
Finland	0 (a)	0/10	0
Gabon	15	0/10	0/10
Georgia	0/5/10	0	0
Germany	0/15 (a)	0	0
Ghana	5/15	10	10
Greece	(a) (j)	0/12	5
Guinea	15	0/10	0/10
Hong Kong	10	10	10
Hungary	5/15 (a)	0	0
Iceland	5/15	0	0
India (h)	5/10	0/10	0/10/20
Indonesia	10/15	10/15	10
Iran	15/20	15	0/10
Ireland	10/15 (a)	0	0
Israel	5/15	5/10	0/10
Italy	5/15 (a)	0/10	0/5
Jamaica	10/15 0/5/10	10 0/10	10 0
Japan		0/10	5/15/25
Jordan Kazakhstan (h)	5/15 5/10/15	0/13	10
Kazakiistaii (ii) Kenya	10	12	10
Korea (South)	10/15	0/10	10
Kuwait	0	0	0
Kyrgyzstan (c)	15	0/10	ő
Latvia (h)	5/15 (a)	5/10	0/5/10
Lebanon	0	0	— (j)
Libya (h)	5/10	0	0
Lithuania	5/15 (a)	0/10	5/10
Luxembourg (1)	0/15 (a)	0	5
Macedonia	0/15	0	0

	Dividends %	Interest (e)(g)	Royalties (e)
Madagascar	15/25	0/15	10/15
Malawi	10/— (k)	— (j)	0/— (k)
Malaysia	5/15	0/15	10
Mali	— (j)	— (j)	0/— (k)
Malta	5/15 (a)	0/5	0/10
Mauritania	— (j)	— (j)	0/— (k)
Mauritius	5/15	0/— (k)	0/15
Mexico	0/5/15	0/5/10	0/10
Moldova (c)	15	0/10	0
Monaco	— (j)	— (j)	— (j)
Mongolia	5/15	10	0/5
Montenegro (f)	5/15	0	0
Morocco	0/15	10/15	5/10/— (k)
Namibia	5/15	10	0/10
Netherlands	5/15 (a)	10	0
New Caledonia	5/15	0	0/10
New Zealand	15	0/10	10
Niger	— (j)	— (j)	0
Nigeria	12.5/15	12.5	12.5
Norway	0/15	0	0
Oman	0	0	0/7
Pakistan	10/15	10	10
Panama	5/15	5	5
Philippines	10/15	0/15	15
Poland	5/15 (a)	0	0/10
Portugal	15 (a)	10/12	5
Qatar	0	0	0
Romania	10 (a)	10	10
Russian Federation	5/10/15	0	0
St. Martin	0/15	0/10	0
St. Pierre and			
Miquelon	5/15	0	0/10
Saudi Arabia	0	0	0
Senegal	15	0/15	0/15/— (k)
Singapore	5/15	0/10	0/— (k)
Slovak Republic	10 (a)	0	0/5
Slovenia	0/15 (a)	0/5	0/5
South Africa	5/15	0	0
Spain	0/15 (a)	0/10	0/5
Sri Lanka	— (J)	0/10	0/10
Sweden	0/15 (a)	0	0
Switzerland	0/15	0	5
Syria	0/15	0/10	15
Taiwan	10	0/10	10
Thailand	15/20/— (k)	3/10/— (k)	0/5/15
Togo	— (j)	-(j)	0
Trinidad and	10/15	10	0/10
Tobago	10/15	10	0/10
Tunisia	-(j)	12	0/5/15/20
Turkey	15/20	15	10
Turkmenistan (c)	15	0/10	0
Ukraine	0/5/15	0/2/10	0/10
United Arab	Ω	Λ	0
Emirates	0	0	0

	Dividends %	Interest (e)(g) %	Royalties (e)
United Kingdom	0/15 (a)	0	0
United States	0/5/15	0	0
USSR (c)	15	0/10	0
Uzbekistan (h)	5/8	0/5	0
Venezuela	0/5/15	0/5	5
Vietnam (h)	5/10	0	5/10
Yugoslavia (f)	5/15	0	0
Zambia	10/— (k)	— (j)	0
Zimbabwe	10/15	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0/15/28/75 (i)	0/75 (i)	0/28/75 (i)

- (a) Dividends paid by French companies to parent companies located in other EU member states are exempt from withholding tax if the parent company makes a commitment to hold at least 10% of the distributing company for an uninterrupted period of at least two years (the 10% threshold is lowered to 5% if the effective beneficiary cannot credit the French withholding tax in its country of residence).
- (b) Withholding tax rates of 5%/15% (dividends), 0%/10% (interest) and 0%/10% (royalties) apply with respect to Quebec.
- (c) France has agreed with Turkmenistan to apply the France-USSR tax treaty. France applies the France-USSR tax treaty to Belarus, Kyrgyzstan and Moldova.
- (d) The tax treaty between France and China does not apply to the Hong Kong SAR.
- (e) As a result of the implementation of EU Directive 2003/49/EC, withholding tax on interest and royalties paid between associated companies of different EU states is abolished if certain conditions are met (see Section B).
- (f) France is honoring the France-Yugoslavia treaty with respect to Bosnia and Herzegovina, Montenegro and Serbia.
- (g) The French domestic law applies. As a result, the rate is 0% under normal circumstances. The rates listed for interest in the table are the treaty rates.
- (h) The general rates under the treaty are reduced in practice according to a "most-favored-nation" clause. The rates indicated are those resulting from the application of the "most-favored-nation" clause.
- The 75% rate applies only to payments made into uncooperative countries (see Section E).
- (j) The domestic rate applies.
- (k) The dash signifies the domestic rate.
- (1) These are the rates under a new tax treaty signed on 20 March 2018 between France and Luxembourg, which applies as of 1 January 2020. The rates apply for financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2020.

Gabon

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Libreville **GMT +1**

FFA Juridique et Fiscal member of EY

Immeuble Premium Avenue du Colonel Parant

B.P. 1013 Libreville Gabon

+241 01-74-32-17, +241 01-76-20-67

+241 01-74-33-29 Fax: +241 01-72-64-94

Business Tax Advisory

Nicolas Chevrinais

+241 01-74-21-68 Mobile: +241 05-30-10-03

Email: nicolas.chevrinais@ga.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Joseph Pagop Noupoué (resident in Douala, Cameroon) +237 233-42-51-09 Mobile: +237 6-98-00-57-03 Paris: +33 (1) 55-61-18-36 Paris Mobile: +33 (6) 74-57-72-12 Email: joseph.pagop.noupoue@cm.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	25/30/35 (a)(b)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	25/30/35 (c)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	10/20 (d)
Interest	20 (e)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	20 (f)
Payments for Services	20 (g)
Branch Remittance Tax	10/20 (h)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- The minimum tax is 1% of turnover (unless exempt). See Section B for details. (a)
- Oil companies' subcontractors with a permanent establishment in Gabon are subject to tax on taxable turnover. The tax rate for these subcontractors is currently 8.75% (see Section D).
- In certain circumstances, the tax is deferred (see Section B). (c)
- (d) The rate is 10% if the parent-subsidiary regime applies. The 20% rate applies to payments made to resident and nonresident individuals and legal entities.
- This 20% rate applies to interest paid to resident and nonresident individuals and nonresident legal entities, excluding interest on bonds.
- (f) This withholding tax applies to payments to nonresidents.
- This withholding tax applies to payments made by resident companies to (g) nonresidents for services, including professional services, rendered or used in Gabon.
- This tax applies if the profits are remitted to the head office. The 10% rate (h) applies to payments to head offices located in tax treaty countries. The rate of 20% applies to payments to head offices located in non-treaty countries.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Gabonese companies are taxed on the territoriality principle. As a result, Gabonese companies carrying on a trade or business outside Gabon are not taxed in Gabon on the related profits. Gabonese companies are those registered in Gabon, regardless of the nationality of the shareholders or where the companies are managed and controlled. Foreign companies with activities in Gabon are subject to Gabonese corporate tax on Gabonese-source profits.

Tax rates. The standard corporate income tax rate is 30%. However, oil and mining companies are subject to tax at a rate of 35%. A reduced corporate tax rate of 25% applies to a limited number of companies. The minimum corporate tax payable is 1% of annual turnover, but not less than XAF1 million. The base for the calculation of the minimum corporate tax is the global turnover realized during the tax year. An exemption from the minimum corporate tax applies to the following companies:

- Companies exempt from corporate income tax, as provided in the general tax code
- New businesses
- Newly incorporated companies or legal entities, for their first two years, regardless of their activities

Capital gains. Capital gains are taxed at the regular corporate rate. The tax, however, can be deferred if all of the proceeds are used to acquire new fixed assets in Gabon within three years.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year. Tax returns must be filed by 30 April.

Companies must pay the corporate tax (or the minimum tax) in two installments, which are due on 30 November and 30 January. The first installment equals 25% of the preceding year's corporate tax. The second installment equals 33.33% of such tax. Companies must pay any balance of tax due by the due date for the tax return, which is 30 April.

Late payments are subject to a penalty of 10% for the first month and 3% for subsequent months.

Late filing of the corporate tax return is subject to a penalty of XAF50,000 per month (before summons to pay), increased to XAF200,000 per month (after summons to pay), with a maximum penalty of XAF5 million.

Dividends. Dividends paid to resident and nonresident individuals and legal entities are subject to a 20% withholding tax.

If the parent-subsidiary regime applies, dividends received by parent companies are subject to a 10% tax. The parent-subsidiary regime applies if the following conditions are satisfied:

- The shares owned by the parent company represent at least 25% of the capital of the subsidiary.
- Both the parent and subsidiary have their seat in a Central African Economic and Monetary Community (CEMAC) member country (Cameroon, Central African Republic, Chad, Congo, Equatorial Guinea and Gabon).
- The holding company retains the shares registered in its own name for at least two years from the date of issuance of the shares.

Foreign tax relief. In general, foreign tax credits are not allowed; income subject to foreign tax that is not exempt from Gabonese tax under the territoriality principle is taxable net of the foreign tax. However, Gabon's tax treaties with Belgium, Canada,

France and Morocco provide a tax credit that corresponds to the amount of the withholding tax.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on financial statements prepared according to generally accepted accounting principles and the rules contained in the general accounting chart of the Organization for the Harmonization of Business Law in Africa.

Business expenses are generally deductible unless specifically excluded by law. To be deductible, an expense must satisfy the following general conditions:

- It must be made in the direct interest of the company or linked to the normal management of the company.
- · It must be real and justified.
- It must result in the diminution of the net assets of the company.
- It must be registered in the company books as an expense of the related fiscal year.
- It must not be expressly excluded from deductible expenses by law.
- It must not be considered as an abnormal transaction.

The following expenses are deductible, subject to the conditions mentioned above:

- Head office overhead and remuneration for certain services (studies and technical, financial or administrative assistance) paid to nonresidents. The deduction is limited to 10% of chargeable income before taking into account such expenses.
- Royalties from patents, brands, models or designs paid to a non-CEMAC corporation participating in the management of, or owning shares in, the Gabonese corporation.

The following expenses are not deductible:

- Rent expense for movable equipment paid to a shareholder holding, directly or indirectly, more than 10% of the capital
- A portion of interest paid to a shareholder in excess of the central bank annual rate plus two points and, if the shareholder is in charge of management, on the portion of the loan exceeding one-half of the capital stock
- Commissions and brokerage fees exceeding 5% of purchased imports
- Certain specific charges, penalties and corporate tax
- Most liberalities (payments that do not produce a compensatory benefit, such as excessive remuneration paid to a director), gifts and subsidies

Inventories. Inventories are normally valued at cost or market value. Cost must be determined on a weighted-average cost price method. A first-in, first-out (FIFO) basis is also generally acceptable.

Provisions. In determining accounting profit, companies must establish certain provisions, such as a provision for a risk of loss or for certain expenses. These provisions are normally deductible for tax purposes if they provide for clearly specified losses or expenses that are probably going to occur and if they appear in the financial statements and in a specific statement in the tax return.

Capital allowances. Land and intangible assets, such as goodwill, are not depreciable for tax purposes. Other fixed assets may be

depreciated using the straight-line method at rates specified by the tax law. The following are some of the applicable straight-line rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Constructions	5 to 20
Plant and machinery and transport equipment	5 to 33.3
Office equipment	To 33.3

An accelerated depreciation method may be used for certain fixed assets, subject to the approval of the tax authorities.

Relief for tax losses. Losses may be carried forward five years; losses attributable to depreciation may be carried forward indefinitely. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Gabonese law does not allow the filing of consolidated tax returns. Tax rules applicable to groups of companies are discussed below.

Corporate income tax. Costs incurred within a group are deductible for tax purposes. These costs include assistance fees, interest on partner current accounts and rentals of goods within the group.

Capital gains derived from intragroup operations are taxable at a reduced rate of 20% instead of a rate of 30%, unless they are subject to other favorable exemption regimes.

Tax on investment income. Tax on Gabonese-source investment income (for example, dividends) paid to companies of the same group are subject to the Tax on Income from Movable Capital (Impôt sur le Revenu des Capitaux Mobiliers, or IRCM) at a rate of 5%. This income is normally taxable at a rate of 20% (or 10% if the company is located in the CEMAC area).

A 10% rate applies if the income is paid by the head company to a partner who is an individual or legal entity.

Subject to conditions, a tax credit in Gabon may be granted even for tax paid to countries that have not entered into a tax treaty with Gabon.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Business activity tax (license); calculated	
based on the nature of the business, the	
value of equipment and the number of	
employees	Various
Special tax on subcontractors of petroleum	
companies; a global tax including a	
contractual payment amount, income tax	
and payroll tax; on taxable turnover	8.75
Registration duties, on transfers of real	
property or businesses	4 to 8
Social security contributions, on an	
employee's gross salary limited to	
XAF1,500,000 a month	
Employer	16
Employee	2.5

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Medical health contributions, on an	
employee's gross salary limited to	
XAF1,500,000 a month	
Employer	4.1
Employee	1
Value-added tax (VAT); imposed on	
corporations realizing annual turnover	
in excess of XAF60 million from	
general business activities and on	
corporations realizing annual turnover	
in excess of XAF500 million from	
forestry development activities	
Standard rate	18
Reduced rate, on certain items such as sugar	10
Reduced rate on sales of cement and the	
rendering of services related to cement	5
Exports and international transport	0
Withholding tax on local service providers	
that are not subject to VAT; tax based on	
the total amount of the invoice	9.5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign exchange controls. The CEMAC Act, dated 21 December 2018, provides exchange-control regulations, which apply to financial transfers outside the franc zone, which is a monetary zone including France and its former overseas colonies.

Specific tax incentive regime on mergers and similar operations. A specific tax incentive regime for mergers and similar operations is available. To benefit from this regime, all of the following conditions must be satisfied:

- The transferee (beneficiary company in the transfer) must have its registered office in Gabon.
- An agreement must be obtained from the Minister of Finance, after approval of the Director General of Taxes if foreign companies are involved in the operation.
- The operation must be justified by economic reasons instead of fiscal reasons.
- The new shares must be held for a period of five years after the transfer.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Gabon has signed a multilateral tax treaty with the CEMAC members, which were formerly members of the Central African Economic and Customs Union (UDEAC). Gabon has also entered into the African and Mauritian Common Organization (OCAM) multilateral tax treaty, as well as tax treaties with Belgium, Canada, France and Morocco. The withholding rates under these multilateral treaties and the treaties with Belgium, Canada, France and Morocco are listed in the following table.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Belgium	15	15	10
Benin	15	15	- (a)
Cameroon	15	15	-(a)

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Canada	15	10	10 (a)
Central African Republic	15	15	-(a)
Chad	15	15	-(a)
Congo (b)	15	15	-(a)
Côte d'Ivoire	15	15	-(a)
Equatorial Guinea	15	15	-(a)
France	15	10	10
Morocco	15	10	10
Senegal	15	15	-(a)
Togo	15	15	-(a)
Non-treaty jurisdictions	20	20 (c)	20

- (a) Withholding tax is not imposed, but the income is subject to tax in the state of the recipient.
- (b) Congo and Gabon have signed both the CEMAC (UDEAC) and OCAM treaties. The withholding rates are the same under each treaty.
- (c) See footnote (e) to Section A.

Georgia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Tbilisi	GMT +4
EY 44 Kote Abkhazi Street Tbilisi 0105 Georgia	+995 (32) 215-8811 Fax: +995 (32) 215-8822
Principal Tax Contacts	
Zurab Nikvashvili	+995 (32) 215-8811, Ext. 2104 Mobile: +995 (577) 406-174 Email: zurab.nikvashvili@ge.ey.com
Ekaterine Kiknadze	+995 (32) 215-8811, Ext. 2114 Mobile: +995 (577) 797-808 Email: ekaterine.kiknadze@ge.ey.com

Because of the rapidly changing economic and political situation in Georgia, frequent changes are introduced to the Tax Code of Georgia. As a result, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	15 (b)
Withholding Tax (%)	. ,
Dividends	5
Interest	5
Royalties	5 (c)
Management Fees	10 (c)
Income from International Transport or	
International Communications	10 (c)
Income from Oil and Gas Operations	4 (c)
Interest, Royalties and Payments of Other	
Georgian-Source Income to Companies	
Registered in Low-Tax Jurisdictions	15
Payments of Other Georgian-Source Income	10 (c)
Branch Remittance Tax	0

- (a) Resident companies and permanent establishments of nonresident companies are not subject to tax on their income. They are subject only to tax at a rate of 15% on distributed profits and certain payments made. The tax rate is applied to the taxable object divided by a specified percentage (for further details, see Section B).
- (b) Resident companies and permanent establishments of nonresident companies are not subject to tax on their capital gains received. They are subject only to tax at a rate of 15% on distributed profits. Nonresident companies without a permanent establishment in Georgia are subject to tax at a rate of 15% on their capital gains derived from Georgian sources. For further details, see Section B.
- (c) These withholding taxes apply to payments to foreign companies.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies and permanent establishments of nonresident companies are not subject to tax on their

income. They are subject only to tax on the following taxable objects:

- Distributed profits
- Expenses incurred and other payments not related to economic activity
- Free-of-charge supplies of goods or services and transfers of funds
- Representative expenses exceeding statutory limits prescribed by the Tax Code of Georgia (TCG)

Distributed profits. Distributed profit consists of cash or noncash dividends distributed by a legal entity to its partners or shareholders.

Activities that are not considered distributions of profits include, among others, the following:

- Distributions of dividends among Georgian legal entities
- Distributions of dividends received from foreign enterprises (other than companies registered in low-tax jurisdictions)

Repatriations of profits attributable to permanent establishments of nonresident entities are treated as distributions of profits. Profit attributable to a permanent establishment is a profit that the permanent establishment would have made if it were a distinct and separate enterprise engaged in the same or similar activities under the same or similar conditions.

Distributions of profits include the following:

- Transactions conducted with related resident entities that are not subject to tax on distributions of profit (that is, they are taxed under the old regime) if the contractual price of such transactions differs from the market price
- International controlled transactions that are not at arm's length
- Transactions conducted with persons that are exempt from corporate income tax or personal income tax under the TCG if the contractual price of such transactions differs from the market price

Incurred expenses and other payments not related to economic activity. The TCG contains a list of expenses or payments that are subject to corporate income tax. Such expenses include, among others, expenses that are not documentarily proven or that were not incurred for the purpose of deriving profit, income or compensation. In addition, certain payments to persons registered in low-tax jurisdictions are taxable.

Free-of-charge supplies of goods and services and transfers of funds. Supplies that are not aimed at gaining profit, income or compensation are considered to be free of charge. In addition, a shortage of inventory or fixed assets is considered a free-of-charge supply and is subject to corporate income tax.

Free-of-charge supplies of goods or services are exempt from tax under the following circumstances:

- The supply was taxed at the source of payment.
- The supply represents a donation to a charitable organization and does not exceed 10% of the net profit for the preceding calendar year.
- The recipient of the goods, services or funds is a state authority, municipal body or legal entity of public law.

Representative expenses. Representative expenses exceeding 1% of revenues or expenses for the preceding calendar year are taxable.

Commercial banks, credit unions, insurance companies, microfinance organizations and pawnshops will be taxed in accordance with new system described above, effective from 1 January 2023. Until then, the tax base of these entities is determined as the difference between the gross taxable income and the amount of deductions stipulated under the TCG.

Foreign legal entities without a permanent establishment in Georgia are subject to withholding tax on their Georgian-source income at a rate of 4%, 5%, 10% or 15% (see Section A).

Tax rate. The regular corporate income tax rate is 15%. To calculate corporate income tax, the tax rate is applied to the taxable objects described above divided by 0.85.

Special types of enterprises. The Georgian tax law provides for beneficial tax treatment for enterprises operating in Georgia with the following statuses:

- International Company
- Special Trade Company
- Free Industrial Zone Company
- Virtual Zone Person
- Tourist Enterprise
- Agricultural Cooperative

The Georgian Tax Authorities (GTA) grant the above statuses according to the rules defined by the Minister of Finance of Georgia or the Government of Georgia. The statuses are described below.

International Company. An International Company is a Georgian enterprise that performs activities defined by the decree of the Government of Georgia and earns income only from those activities. An International Company pays corporate income tax at a 5% rate.

Special Trade Company. An entity conducting its activities in an authorized warehouse may be granted Special Trade Company status for corporate income tax exemption purposes. A Special Trade Company may supply and re-export foreign goods from a customs warehouse, as well as purchase foreign goods from an entity without such status for further supply or re-export. A Special Trade Company may also derive income (including Georgian-source income) from other allowable activities if such income does not exceed the sum of GEL1 million and 5% of the customs value of foreign goods brought into Georgia. In addition, a Special Trade Company may derive income exempted from corporate income tax and from the sale of fixed assets used in economic activities for more than two years. A Special Trade Company is prohibited from importing or purchasing Georgian goods for further supply, rendering of services in Georgia to a Georgian entity, individual entrepreneur and/or to a permanent establishment of a foreign enterprise and operating a customs warehouse. The status of Special Trade Company is canceled for a calendar year if an authorized representative of such company submits an application to the GTA at least five business days before the beginning of the relevant calendar year. A Special Trade Company is exempt from corporate income tax on distributed profits received from allowable activities except for income received from the sale of fixed assets.

Free Industrial Zone Company. Free Industrial Zone Company status for tax purposes may be granted to a company operating in a Free Industrial Zone. Free Industrial Zone Companies primarily engage in the manufacturing and export of goods outside Georgia from a Free Industrial Zone. The status of Free Industrial Zone Company is subject to cancellation if the company engages in activities prohibited by the law. Free Industrial Zone Companies are exempt from corporate income tax on distributed proceeds from activities allowed within a Free Industrial Zone.

Virtual Zone Person. Virtual Zone Person status for tax purposes may be granted to a company engaged in information technology activities. Virtual Zone Persons are exempt from corporate income tax on distributions of profits derived from the supply of self-produced information technology outside Georgia.

Tourist Enterprise. Tourist Enterprise status for tax purposes may be granted to a company that builds a hotel for the purpose of the sale and leaseback of the assets, or part of the assets, of the hotel and uses the building in hotel operations. Distribution of profit derived from the rendering of hotel services and the incurrence of expenses in the course of such activity by tourist enterprises are exempt from corporate income tax until 1 January 2026.

Agricultural Cooperative. Agricultural Cooperative status for tax purposes may be granted to a company in accordance with the Law of Georgia on "Agricultural Cooperative." Agricultural Cooperatives are exempt from corporate income tax on distributed profits derived from the initial supply of agricultural products produced in Georgia before industrial processing of the products (that is, a change of commodity code occurs) until 1 January 2023.

Capital gains. No separate capital gains tax is imposed in Georgia. Capital gains derived by resident companies and permanent establishments of nonresident companies are not subject to corporate income tax until they are distributed.

Capital gains from the supply of treasury bonds are exempt from taxation.

In addition, the following types of capital gains derived by nonresidents without a permanent establishment in Georgia are exempt from taxation:

- Gains from the supply of bonds issued through a public offering by a resident entity in Georgia and admitted for trading on the organized market recognized by the National Bank of Georgia (NBG)
- Gains from the supply of equity securities issued through a public offering by a resident entity in Georgia and admitted for trading on the organized market recognized by the NBG

Administration. The reporting period for the entities subject to corporate income tax on distribution of profit is a calendar month. Such entities must submit a corporate income tax return and pay the respective tax by the 15th of the month following the reporting month.

The reporting period for commercial banks, credit unions, insurance companies, microfinance organizations and pawnshops is a calendar year. Such entities must file an annual corporate income tax return and make a balancing payment of corporate income tax by 1 April of the year following the reporting year.

Interest is charged on late tax payments at a rate of 0.05% of the tax due for each day of delay. If the submission of a tax return is delayed for up to two months, the penalty is 5% of the tax payable based on this tax return. If submission of a tax return is delayed for more than two months, the penalty is 10% of the tax payable based on this tax return. A penalty is also imposed for the understatement of tax liability. If understated tax does not exceed 5% of the reported tax, a penalty equaling 10% of the understated amount is imposed. The same penalty applies if the understatement results from a change of a tax point by the tax authorities. If the understated tax amounts to 5% to 20% of the reported tax, a penalty equaling 25% of the understated amount applies. In any other case, a penalty equaling 50% of the understated amount is imposed. No penalty is imposed if a taxpayer voluntarily files an adjusted tax return before an order on the tax offense or on the conducting of a tax inspection is issued.

Dividends. A dividend withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid by Georgian enterprises to individuals, not-for-profit companies and foreign legal entities. However, dividends paid to Georgian legal entities are not subject to withholding tax. The current dividend withholding tax rate is 5%.

The following types of dividends are not subject to withholding tax:

- Dividends paid by International Companies
- Dividends paid by Free Industrial Zone Companies
- Dividends paid by Agricultural Cooperatives to their members until 1 January 2023

Interest. An interest withholding tax is imposed on interest payments made by permanent establishments of nonresidents or residents or on their behalf to individuals, organizations or nonresidents without a permanent establishment in Georgia.

The current interest withholding tax rate is 5%.

The following types of interest payments are not subject to withholding tax:

- Interest paid by financial institutions licensed according to the Georgian law
- Interest paid by Free Industrial Zone Companies
- Interest paid on bonds issued by Georgian entities and listed on recognized foreign stock exchanges

Foreign tax relief. Foreign income tax paid on income generated from foreign sources may be credited against Georgian tax imposed on the same income, limited to the amount of such

Georgian tax (that is, up to the amount of corporate income tax that would have been payable on such income in Georgia). To credit foreign tax paid abroad, payment evidence should be provided to the GTA.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Until 1 January 2023, the tax base of commercial banks, credit unions, insurance companies, microfinance organizations and pawnshops equals the difference between the gross taxable income and the amount of deductions stipulated under the TCG. Consequently, the rules provided below in this section apply only to these entities. These entities will be taxed in accordance with the new system (that is, on distribution of profit), effective from 1 January 2023.

Taxable income of entities mentioned above is computed on the basis of International Financial Reporting Standards, modified by certain tax adjustments. It includes the following:

- Trading income
- · Capital gains
- · Income from financial activities
- · Assets received free of charge
- · Works and services
- · Other items of income

Income received in foreign currency is converted into Georgian lari (GEL) at the daily exchange rate determined by the NBG for the date of receipt of the income.

Commercial banks, credit unions, insurance companies, microfinance organizations and pawnshops may deduct from gross income all documented expenses contributing to the generation of such income. However, certain expenses are nondeductible or partially deductible for tax purposes.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT); imposed on goods and	
services supplied in Georgia and on imported	
goods; reverse-charge VAT is imposed on	
works and services carried out in Georgia	
by nonresident entities	18
Property tax; on the average annual net book	
value of fixed assets	1
Property tax for leasing companies on leased	
assets	0.6

Georgia also imposes import and excise taxes.

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Georgian currency is the lari (GEL). The lari is a non-convertible currency outside Georgia. Enterprises may buy or sell foreign currencies through authorized banks or foreign-exchange offices in Georgia.

Georgia does not impose restrictive currency-control regulations. Enterprises may open bank accounts abroad without any restriction if they declare such accounts (other than deposit accounts) with the GTA within five working days after opening such accounts. In general, all transactions performed in Georgia must be conducted in lari. Transactions with nonresident entities can be conducted in other currencies.

Transfer pricing. Under the transfer-pricing (TP) rules set by the TCG, the arm's-length principle applies to transactions carried out by taxpayers with related parties. The TP rules generally apply to cross-border transactions between related parties. These rules may also apply to transactions between a Georgian resident entity and an unrelated foreign entity that is a resident of a low-tax jurisdiction and transactions between a Georgian company and its permanent establishment.

The generally accepted transfer-pricing methods include the following:

- Comparable uncontrolled price method
- Resale price method
- · Cost-plus method
- · Net profit margin method
- Profit split method

The Minister of Finance of Georgia is authorized to provide detailed descriptions of TP methods, their application rules and other procedural rules.

In 2013, the Minister of Finance of Georgia enforced the Instruction "On Pricing International Controlled Transactions," which is in accordance with the TCG provisions. The Instruction covers the following items:

- Scope of transactions subject to Georgian transfer-pricing rules
- Acceptable transfer-pricing methods
- Comparability criteria
- Information sources
- · Arm's-length range
- · Procedure for advance pricing agreements
- Transfer-pricing documentation requirements
- Other procedural issues

It also outlines required actions for companies doing business in Georgia.

Thin capitalization. The thin-capitalization rules were abolished, effective from 1 January 2017.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Georgia has entered into tax treaties with 56 jurisdictions. The table below lists the withholding tax rates under these treaties. In general, if the withholding tax rate provided in a treaty exceeds the rate provided by the TCG, the latter rate applies.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Armenia	5/10 (a)	10	5
Austria	0/5/10 (b)	0	0
Azerbaijan	10	10	10
Bahrain	0	0	0

		O1	OKUIA JUI
	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Belarus	5/10 (c)	5	5
Belgium	5/15 (c)	0/10 (d)	5/10 (e)
Bulgaria	10	10	10
China Mainland	0/5/10 (b)	10	5
Croatia	5	5	5
	0	0	0
Cyprus	5/10 (f)		0/5/10 (h)
Czech Republic		0/8 (g)	
Denmark	0/5/10 (i)	0	0 10
Egypt	10	10	
Estonia	0	0	0
Finland	0/5/10 (j)	0	0
France	0/5/10 (k)	0	0
Germany	0/5/10 (1)	0	0
Greece	8	8	5
Hungary	0/5 (u)	0	0
Iceland	5/10 (n)	0/5	5
India	10	10	10
Iran	5/10 (a)	10	5
Ireland	0/5/10 (j)	0	0
Israel	0/5 (w)	0/5 (y)	0
Italy	5/10 (f)	0	0
Japan	15	10	0/10 (bb)
Kazakhstan	15	10	10
Korea (South)	5/10 (v)	10	10
Kuwait	0/5(x)	0	10
Latvia	5/10 (v)	0/5 (z)	5
Liechtenstein	0	0	0
Lithuania	5/15 (o)	10	10
Luxembourg	0/5/10 (p)	0	0
Malta	0 4	0	0
Moldova	5	5	5
Netherlands	0/5/15 (q)	0	0
Norway	5/10 (v)	0	0
Poland	10	10	10
Portugal	5/10 (f)	10	5
Qatar	0	0	0
Romania	8	10	5
San Marino	0	0	0
Saudi Arabia	5	5	5/8 (m)
Serbia	5/10 (f)	10	10
Singapore	0	0	0
Slovak Republic	0	5	5
Slovenia	5	5	5
	0/10 (r)	0	0
Spain Sweden	0/10 (1) 0/10 (aa)	0	0
Switzerland	10 (aa)	0	0
Turkey	10	10	10
			10
Turkmenistan Ukraine	10 5/10 (a)	10	10
	5/10 (a)	10	
United Arab Emirates	0/15 (a)	0	0
United Kingdom	0/15 (s)	0	0
Uzbekistan	5/15 (t)	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	5	5	5

- (a) The 5% rate applies if the actual recipient of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least a 25% share in the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (b) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 50% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and that has invested in the payer more than EUR2 million (or the equivalent amount in Georgian lari). The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and that has invested in the payer more than EUR100,000 (or the equivalent amount in Georgian lari). The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (c) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (d) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is the beneficial owner of interest on a commercial debt-claim, including a debt-claim represented by commercial paper, resulting from deferred payments for goods, merchandise or services supplied by an enterprise or if the recipient is the beneficial owner of interest on a loan of any nature that is not represented by a bearer instrument and that is granted by a banking enterprise. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (e) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the royalties is a company. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (f) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (g) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is the beneficial owner of interest on credit sales of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 8% rate applies in all other cases.
- (h) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is the beneficial owner of royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, except for computer software and including cinematographic films, and films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting. The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the beneficial owner of royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies if the recipient is the beneficial owner of royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, planes, secret formulas or processes, computer software or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (i) The 0% rate applies if either of the following circumstances exists:
 - The actual recipient of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 50% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and that has invested in the payer more than EUR2 million (or the equivalent amount in Danish krone or Georgian lari).
 - The beneficial owner of the dividends is the other contracting state or the central bank of that other state, any national agency or any other agency (including a financial institution) owned or controlled by the government of the other contracting state.
 - The 5% rate applies if the actual recipient is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and that has invested in the payer more than EUR100,000 (or the equivalent amount in Danish krone or Georgian lari). The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (j) The 0% rate applies if the actual recipient of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 50% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and that has invested in the payer more than EUR2 million (or the equivalent amount in Georgian lari). The 5% rate applies if the actual recipient is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and that has invested in the payer more than EUR100,000 (or the equivalent amount in Georgian lari). The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (k) The 0% rate applies if the actual recipient of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 50% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and that has invested in the payer more than EUR3 million (or the equivalent amount in Georgian lari). The 5% rate applies if the actual recipient is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and that has invested in the payer more than EUR100,000 (or the equivalent amount in Georgian lari). The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (1) The 0% rate applies if the actual recipient of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 50% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and that has invested in the payer more than EUR3 million (or the equivalent amount in any currency). The 5% rate applies if the actual recipient is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at

- least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and that has invested in the payer more than EUR100,000 (or the equivalent amount in any currency). The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (m) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the royalties is a resident of the other contracting state and receives royalties for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 8% rate applies in all other cases.
- (n) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (o) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and that has invested in the payer at least EUR75,000. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (p) The 0% rate applies if the actual recipient of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 50% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and that has invested in the payer more than EUR2 million (or the equivalent amount in Georgian lari). The 5% rate applies if the actual recipient is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and that has invested in the payer more than EUR100,000 (or the equivalent amount in Georgian lari). The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (q) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 50% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and that has invested in the payer more than USD2 million (or the equivalent amount in euros or Georgian lari). The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that holds at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (r) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (s) In general, the 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a resident of the other contracting state. However, if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a pension scheme and if dividends are paid out of income derived directly or indirectly from immovable property within the meaning of Article 6 of the treaty by an investment vehicle that distributes most of this income annually and whose income from such immovable property is exempt from tax, the 15% rate applies.
 - (t) The 5% rate applies if the actual recipient of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (u) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership that is not liable to tax) that has held directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends for an uninterrupted period of at least 12 months before the decision to distribute the dividends. The 5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (v) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (w) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is any of the following:
 - A company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends
 - The other contracting state or the central bank of the other contracting state
 A pension fund or other similar institution providing pension schemes in which individuals may participate to secure retirement benefits if such pension fund or other similar institution is established and recognized for tax

purposes in accordance with the laws of the other state The 5% rate applies in all other cases.

- (x) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that has invested in the payer more than USD3 million (or the equivalent amount in Georgian lari). The 5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (y) The 0% rate applies to pension funds and recipients of interest on corporate bonds traded on a stock exchange in the other state and issued by a company that is a resident of that state. The 5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (z) The 0% rate applies to interest arising in a contracting state that is derived and beneficially owned by the government of the other contracting state, including its political subdivisions and local authorities, the central bank or any financial institution wholly owned by that government, and to interest derived from loans guaranteed by that government. The 5% rate applies in all other cases.

- (aa) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (or partnership) that holds at least 10% of the capital or the voting power of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (bb) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid as consideration for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films and films or tapes for radio or television broadcasting. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid as consideration for the use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.

Germany

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

National

Principal Tax Contacts

★ Dr. Henrik Ahlers (resident in Hannover)

★ Rosheen Dries, Financial Services (resident in Frankfurt)

Business Tax Services

★ Martin Brandscheid (resident in Frankfurt)

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Petra Kunze (resident in Munich)

Indirect Tax

★ Andre Hengst (resident in Berlin)

★ Ingo Bustorff, Financial Services (resident in Frankfurt)

Indirect Tax - Global Trade

★ Robert Böhm (resident in Duesseldorf) +49 (511) 8508-17668 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17668 Email: henrik.ahlers@de.ey.com +49 (6196) 996-26163

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26163 Fax: +49 (6196) 996-26163 Email: rosheen.dries@de.ey.com

+49 (6196) 996-27342 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-27342 Fax: +49 (6196) 996-27386

Email: martin.brandscheid@de.ey.com

+49 (89) 14331-13229 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-13229 Email: petra.kunze@de.ey.com

+49 (30) 25471-22754 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-22754 Email: andre.hengst@de.ey.com +49 (6196) 996-12967 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-12967 Fax: +49 (6196) 996-12967 Email: ingo.bustorff@de.ey.com

+49 (211) 9352-10529 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10529 Email: robert.boehm@de.ev.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Oliver Wehnert (resident in Duesseldorf)

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10627 Fax: +49 (211) 9352-10600 Email: oliver.wehnert@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness and Transfer Pricing

★ Oliver Wehnert (resident in Duesseldorf)

★ Andreas Persch, Financial Services (resident in Frankfurt) +49 (211) 9352-10627 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10627

+49 (211) 9352-10627

Fax: +49 (211) 9352-10600 Email: oliver.wehnert@de.ey.com

+49 (6196) 996-27052 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-27052 Fax: +49 (6196) 996-27052 Email: andreas.persch@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Claudia Dedio (resident in Frankfurt) +49 (6196) 996-26440 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26440 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-26440 Email: claudia.dedio@de.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Markus Heinen +49 (6196) 996-26526
 (resident in Frankfurt) +49 (6196) 998-26526
 Email: markus.heinen@de.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

 ★ Prof. Dr. Karl Hamberger (resident in Munich)
 +49 (89) 14331-13662 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-13662 Email: karl.hamberger@de.ey.com

Legal Services

★ Dr. Christian F. Bosse (resident in Stuttgart)
 ★ 49 (711) 9881-25772 (160) 939-25772
 ★ Email: christian.f.bosse@de.ey.com

★ Ansgar Becker, +49 (6196) 996-27834

Financial Services Mobile: +49 (160) 939-27834

(resident in Frankfurt) Fax: +49 (6196) 996-27834

Email: ansgar.becker@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Tax Desks Abroad

Tobias Appl +1 (212) 536-1318 (resident in New York) Hobile: +1 (917) 302-7208 Email: tobias.appl2@ey.com

Email: topias.appi2@ey.com

Thomas Eckhardt +1 (212) 773-8265 (resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (646) 339-4002

Email: thomas.eckhardt@ey.com Hans-Peter Musahl +81 (3) 3506-2087

 (resident in Tokyo)
 Mobile: +81 (90) 9848-6525

 Email: hans-peter.musahl@jp.ey.com

 Titus von dem Bongart
 +86 (21) 2228-2884

(resident in Shanghai) Mobile: +86 (158) 0033-1953
Email: titus.bongart@cn.ey.com

Berlin GMT +1

Ernst & Young GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft

Friedrichstrasse 140 10117 Berlin Germany +49 (30) 25471-0

Fax: +49 (30) 25471-550

Global Compliance and Reporting

Katja Decker +49 (30) 25471-14758

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-14758 Email: katja.decker@de.ey.com

Matthias Hülsmann +49 (30) 25471-20725

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-20725

Email: matthias.huelsmann@de.ey.com

Stephan Rehbein +49 (30) 25471-21636

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-21636 Email: stephan.rehbein@de.ey.com

Andreas Schlüter, +49 (30) 25471-19351

Tax Accounting and Risk Mobile: +49 (160) 939-19351
Advisory Services Competence Email: andreas.schlueter@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Nicole Kunas +49 (30) 25471-10521

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10521 Email: nicole.kunas@de.ey.com

Dirk Nolte +49 (30) 25471-16718

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16718 Email: dirk.nolte@de.ey.com International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Thomas Hülster +49 (30) 25471-21484

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-21484 Email: thomas.huelster@de.ey.com

Ina Sprenger +49 (30) 25471-21411

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-21411 Email: ina.sprenger@de.ey.com

Austen Wolfram +49 (30) 25471-11233

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-11233 Email: austen.wolfram@de.ey.com

Business Tax Services

◆ Markus Böhl, +49 (30) 25471-21450

Head of Tax for East Germany Mobile: +49 (160) 939-21450 Email: markus.boehl@de.ey.com

Dirk-Oliver Herbrig +49 (30) 25471-24521
Mobile: +49 (160) 939-24521
Email: dirk-oliver.herbrig@de.ey.com

Tax Policy

Hermann Gauss +49 (30) 25471-16242

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16242 Email: hermann.gauss@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Patrick Gageur +49 (30) 25471-16757

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16757 Email: patrick.gageur@de.ey.com

Christian Herbst +49 (30) 25471-29810

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-29810 Email: christian.herbst@de.ey.com

Dennis Klöppel +49 (30) 25471-21355 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-21355

Email: dennis.kloeppel@de.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

André Hengst +49 (30) 25471-22754

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-22754 Email: andre.hengst@de.ey.com

Bremen GMT +1

Ernst & Young GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft

Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellscha Lloydstrasse 4-6 28217 Bremen Germany +49 (421) 33574-0

Fax: +49 (421) 33574-550 (Tax)

Business Tax Services

Lucia Helena Bambynek +49 (421) 33574-15358

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-15358 Email: lucia.h.bambynek@de.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Achim Hofherr +49 (40) 36132-15644 (resident in Hamburg) Mobile: +49 (160) 939-15644

Email: achim.hofherr@de.ey.com

Cologne GMT +1

Ernst & Young GmbH +49
Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft Fax

Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaf Börsenplatz 1 50667 Cologne Germany +49 (221) 2779-0 Fax: +49 (221) 2779-25637 (Tax)

örsenplatz 1 +49 (221) 2779-25537 (Tax)

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

♦ Markus Schuemmer,

Head of Tax for West Germany

+49 (211) 9352-23174

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-23174 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-23174

Email: markus.schuemmer@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Dr. Ralph Bodenmueller

+49 (221) 2779-25615 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25615

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-25615

Email: ralph.bodenmueller@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness

Thomas Ebertz

+49 (221) 2779-24783

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-24783 Fax: +49 (221) 2779-550 Email: thomas.ebertz@de.ey.com

Business Tax Services

♦ Ute Benzel,

+49 (221) 2779-25648

Europe, Middle East, India and Africa (EMEIA) Tax Leader Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25648 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-25648

Gabriele Kirchhof

Email: ute.benzel@de.ey.com +49 (221) 2779-25680

Capitolo Taronino

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25680 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-25680

Dr. Dominik Müller

Email: gabriele.kirchhof@de.ey.com +49 (221) 2779-16915

Email: dominik.k.mueller@de.ey.com

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16915 Fax: +49 (221) 2779-16915

Christoph Nonn

+49 (221) 2779-25665 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25665 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-25665 Email: christoph.nonn@de.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Sascha Schmidt

+49 (221) 2779-25917 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25917 Email: sascha.schmidt@de.ey.com

Carsten Sobotta

+49 (221) 2779-25639 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25639 Fax: +49 (221) 2779-25537 Email: carsten.sobotta@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Christian Biel

+49 (221) 2779-25676 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25676 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-25676 Email: christian.biel@de.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

Ralph Doll,

+49 (221) 2779-25678 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25678

EMEIA Tax Technology and Transformation Leader Andreas Homrighausen

Email: ralph.doll@de.ey.com +49 (221) 2779-23639

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-23639 Email: andreas.homrighausen@de.ey.com

Stephanie Kenfenheuer

+49 (221) 2779-23630 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-23630

Email: stephanie.kenfenheuer@de.ey.com

Julian Klein Pohlmann +49 (221) 2779-10400

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10400

+49 (231) 55011-0

Email: julian.klein.pohlmann@de.ey.com

GMT +1 Dortmund

Ernst & Young GmbH

Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft

Westfalendamm 11 44141 Dortmund Germany

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Soeren Goebel +49 (231) 55011-22212

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-22212 Email: soeren.goebel@de.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Jochen Emmer +49 (231) 55011-22217

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-22217 Email: jochen.emmer@de.ey.com

Michael Kleene +49 (201) 2421-22180 (resident in Essen) Mobile: +49 (160) 939-22180

Email: michael.kleene@de.ey.com

Martin Schmidt +49 (231) 55011-22202

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-22202 Email: martin.schmidt@de.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Jörg Schlüter +49 (231) 55011-10946

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10946 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-10946 Email: joerg.schlueter@de.ey.com

Dr. Olaf Siegmund +49 (201) 2421-13981

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-13981 Email: olaf.siegmund@de.ey.com

+49 (211) 9352-0

Duesseldorf GMT +1

Ernst & Young GmbH

Graf-Adolf-Platz 15 40213 Duesseldorf

Germany

Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Sven Meyer +49 (211) 9352-18221

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18221 Fax: +49 (211) 9352-10607 Email: sven.meyer@de.ey.com

 Markus Schuemmer, +49 (211) 9352-23174

Head of Tax for West Germany Mobile: +49 (160) 939-23174 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-23174

Email: markus.schuemmer@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

Ignacio Arias +49 (211) 9352-25127

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25127 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-25127 Email: ignacio.arias@de.ey.com

★ Prof. Dr. Thomas Borstell +49 (211) 9352-10601

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10601 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-10601 Email: thomas.borstell@de.ey.com

Dr. Dirk Brueninghaus

+49 (211) 9352-10606

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10606

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-10606

Email: dirk.brueninghaus@de.ey.com

Christopher Frowein

+49 (211) 9352-18348

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18348

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-18348 Email: christopher.frowein@de.ey.com

Dr. Juliane Sassmann +49 (211) 9352-17124

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17124 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-17124

Email: juliane.sassmann@de.ey.com

Stefan Waldens +49 (211) 9352-12085

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-12085 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-12085 Email: stefan.waldens@de.ey.com

★ Oliver Wehnert

+49 (211) 9352-10627

+49 (211) 9352-18565

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10627 Fax: +49 (211) 9352-10600

Email: oliver.wehnert@de.ey.com +49 (211) 9352-18232

Thomas Wilwers

Mobile: +49 (181) 3943-18232 Email: thomas.wilwers@de.ey.com

Cornelia Wolff, EMEIA Tax Center

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18565 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-18565 Email: cornelia.wolff@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness

Michael Dworaczek

+49 (211) 9352-16006 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16006 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-16001

Email: michael.dworaczek@de.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Matthias Beier +49 (211) 9352-23558

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-23558 Email: matthias.beier@de.ey.com

Clemens Gerritzen +49 (211) 9352-18206

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18206 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-18206

Email: clemens.gerritzen@de.ey.com

Dr. Marcus Geuenich +49 (211) 9352-16177

Mobile +49 (160) 939-16177 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-16177

Email: marcus.geuenich@de.ey.com

Dr. Marcus Helios, Financial Services +49 (211) 9352-14271

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-14271 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-14271 Email: marcus.helios@de.ey.com

Christoph Kuepper +49 (211) 9352-18367

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18367 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-18367

Email: christoph.kuepper@de.ey.com

Alexander Roebel +49 (211) 9352-10424

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10424 Email: alexander.roebel@de.ey.com

+49 (211) 9352-21937 Dr. Juergen Schimmele

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-21937 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-21937

Email: juergen.schimmele@de.ey.com

+49 (211) 9352-13461 Kenji Umeda,

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-13461 Japan

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-13461 Email: kenji.umeda@de.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Carsten Sobotta +49 (211) 9352-21565

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25639 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-21565 Email: carsten.sobotta@de.ey.com

Alexander Vetten +49 (211) 9352-11682

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-11682 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-21565 Email: alexander.vetten@de.ey.com

Tax Controversy

Dr. Juergen Schimmele +49 (211) 9352-21937

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-21937 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-21937 Email: juergen.schimmele@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Tax Services - Transaction Tax

Advisory

Dr. Tillmann Pyszka +49 (211) 9352-18353

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18353 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-18353 Email: tillmann.pyszka@de.ey.com

Hamed Souici +49 (211) 9352-12459

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-12459 Email: hamed.souici@de.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

Alexandra Napp +49 (211) 9352-20738

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-20738 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-20738 Email: alexandra.napp@de.ey.com

Christian Odendahl +49 (211) 9352-17711

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17711

Email: christian.odendahl@de.ey.com

Essen **GMT +1**

Ernst & Young GmbH

Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft

Wittekindstrasse 1 a 45131 Essen Germany

+49 (201) 2421-0

Fax: +49 (201) 2421-42450

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Soeren Goebel +49 (231) 55011-22212 (resident in Dortmund)

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-22212 Email: soeren.goebel@de.ey.com +49 (201) 2421-18991

Annette Boller Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18991

Email: annette.boller@de.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Michael Kleene +49 (201) 2421-22180 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-22180

Email: michael.kleene@de.ey.com

Frankfurt am Main GMT +1

Ernst & Young GmbH +49 (6196) 996-0

Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft Fax: +49 (6196) 996-27514

Mergenthaler Allee 3-5 65760 Eschborn

Germany

ergenthaler Allee 3-5

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Ralf Eberhardt +49 (6196) 996-27241

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-27241 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-27241 Email: ralf.eberhardt@de.ey.com

Cornelia Fuchs-Herget +49 (6196) 996-26345

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26345

Email: cornelia.fuchs-herget@de.ey.com

Tim Hackemann, +49 (6196) 996-21718

European Union Competence Mobile: +49 (160) 939-21718
Fax: +49 (6196) 996-26418
Email: tim.hackemann@de.ey.com

Prof. Dr. Stefan Koehler +49 (6196) 996-26315

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26315 Fax: +49 (6196) 996-26111 Email: stefan.koehler@de.ey.com

Dirk Lambrecht

+49 (6196) 996-10382 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10382 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-10382 Email: dirk.lambrecht@de.ey.com

Dr. Joerg Luckey

+49 (6196) 996-26369 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26369 Fax: +49 (6196) 996-26111 Email: joerg.luckey@de.ey.com

Susan Pitter,

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26317 Fax: +49 (6196) 996-24740 Email: susan.pitter@de.ey.com

+49 (6196) 996-26317

Maren Schwarz

Global Tax Deputy Leader

+49 (6196) 996-21436 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-19572 Email: maren.schwarz@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

Petar Groseta, +49 (6196) 996-24509

Financial Services Mobile: +49 (160) 939-24509

Fax: +49 (160) 3943-24509

Email: petar.groseta@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Alessia-Maureen Dickler +49 (6196) 996-24086

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-24086 Fax: +49 (818) 3943-24086

Email: alessia-maureen.dickler@de.ey.com

Dr. Nataliya Esakova +49 (6196) 996-10876

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10876 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-10876 Email: nataliya.esakova@de.ey.com

Eric Hoppe +49 (6196) 996-27060

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-27060 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-27060 Email: eric.hoppe@de.ey.com

Sophie Margerie +49 (6196) 996-17648

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17648 Fax: +49 (818) 3943-17648 Email: sophie.margerie@de.ey.com Stephan Marx +49 (6196) 996-26147

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26147 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-26147 Email: stephan.marx@de.ey.com

Andreas Persch, Financial Services +49 (6196) 996-27052 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-27052 Fax: +49 (6196) 996-27052

Email: andreas.persch@de.ey.com

Annette Schrickel,

Head of Tax for Central Germany

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-24807 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-24807

+49 (6196) 996-24807

Email: annette.schrickel@de.ey.com

Laurette von Grambusch

+49 (6196) 996-27452 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-27452 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-27452

Email: laurette.von.grambusch@de.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Dmitri Bordeville, +49 (6196) 996-24138 *United States* Hobile: +49 (160) 939-24138

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-24138 Email: dmitri.bordeville@de.ey.com

Florian Brandl +49 (6196) 996-27327

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-27327 Fax: +49 (6196) 996-25779 Email: florian.brandl@de.ey.com +49 (6196) 996-27342

★ Martin Brandscheid

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-27342 Fax: +49 (6196) 996-27386 Email: martin.brandscheid@de.ey.com

Christiane Fiack +49 (6196) 996-26347

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26347 Fax: +49 (6196) 996-26603 Email: christiane.fiack@de.ey.com

Heide-Luise Kaul

+49 (6196) 996-26231 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26231 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-26231 Email: heide.kaul@de.ey.com

Ann-Kristin Kautz, United States +49 (6196) 996-24423 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-24423 Email: ann-kristin.kautz@de.ey.com

Jan Kiesel

+49 (6196) 996-18226 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18226

Michael Mayer

Email: jan.kiesel@de.ey.com +49 (6196) 996-26175 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26175

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-26175 Email: michael.mayer@de.ey.com

Stefan Neubauer +49 (6196) 996-27604

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-27604 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-27604 Email: stefan.neubauer@de.ey.com

Sven Oberle

+49 (6196) 996-20208 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-20208 Fax +49 (181) 3943-20208

Pascal Raatz

Email: sven.oberle@de.ey.com +49 (6196) 996-27835 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-27835

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-27835 Email: pascal.raatz@de.ey.com

Lee-Bryan Serota, United States +49 (6196) 996-26450 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26450 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-26450 Email: lee.b.serota@de.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Rene Hess +49 (6196) 996-26711

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26711 Fax: +49 (6196) 996-26718 Email: rene.hess@de.ey.com

+49 (6196) 996-16057

Timo Hillebrand, Financial Services

Financial Services Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16057
(Wealth and Asset Management) Email: timo.hillebrand@de.ey.com

Nils Kämpfer

+49 (6196) 996-10816 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10816

Daniela Kemme, +49 (6196) 996-16605

Tax Accounting and Risk Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16605

Advisory Services Competence Email: daniela.kemme@de.ey.com

and Tax and Finance Operate

Danny Kostinek

Panny Kostinek +49 (6196) 996-27260
Mobile: +49 (160) 939-27260
Email: danny.kostinek@de.ey.com

 Jörg Neumeister,
 +49 (6196) 996-21343

 Japan
 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-21343

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-21343 Email: joerg.neumeister@de.ey.com

Ingo Nowak +49 (6196) 996-26141
Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26141
Fax: +49 (181) 3943-26141

 Email: ingo.nowak@de.ey.com

 Jens Nußbaumer,
 +49 (6196) 996-26573

 Financial Services
 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26573

Fax: +49 (6196) 996-26573 Email: jens.nussbaumer@de.ey.com

Bernd Schmitt, +49 (6196) 996-27441

Financial Services Mobile: +49 (160) 939-27441 Fax: +49 (6196) 996-27105 Email: bernd.schmitt@de.ey.com

Iris Schrage +49 (6196) 996-27245

Email: iris.schrage@de.ey.com

Hendrik Suermann +49 (6196) 996-16072 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16072

Email: hendrik.suermann@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Michael Adolf +49 (6196) 996-25036

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25036 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-25036 Email: michael.adolf@de.ey.com

 Michael Berberich,
 +49 (6196) 996-27206

 Financial Services
 Mobile: +49 (160) 999-27206

 Financial Services
 Mobile: +49 (160) 999-27206

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-27206 Email: michael.berberich@de.ey.com

Arno Bermel +49 (6196) 996-17139

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17139 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-17139 Email: arno.bermel@de.ey.com

Tatjana Beuth-Duchscherer +49 (6196) 996-26597

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26597 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-26597 Email: tatjana.beuth@de.ey.com

Stefan Bilger +49 (6196) 996-27708 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-27708

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-27708 Email: stefan.bilger@de.ey.com Fabian Böser +49 (6196) 996-16567

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16567

Email: fabian.boeser@de.ey.com

Uwe Buehler +49 (6196) 996-26951

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26951 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-26951 Email: uwe.buehler@de.ey.com

+49 (6196) 996-16674 Susanne Dangir

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16674 Email: susanne.dangir@de.ey.com

★ Claudia Dedio

+49 (6196) 996-26440 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26440

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-26440 Email: claudia.dedio@de.ey.com

Markus Hick +49 (6196) 996-11678 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-11678

Fax: +49 (6196) 996-24450 Email: markus.hick@de.ey.com

Jan-Rainer Hinz +49 (6196) 996-17172

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17172 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-17172 Email: jan-rainer.hinz@de.ey.com

+49 (6196) 996-26168 Sabine Kiener

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26168 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-26168 Email: sabine.kiener@de.ey.com

Ann-Kathrin Hornberg +49 (6196) 996-25914

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25914 Email: ann-kathrin.hornberg@de.ey.com

Thorsten Krummheuer +49 (6196) 996-14382

+49 (160) 939-14382 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-14382

Email: thorsten.krummheuer@de.ey.com

Michael Kunz +49 (6196) 996-26253

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26253 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-26253 Email: michael.kunz@de.ey.com

Thomas Lenz +49 (6196) 996-10360

Financial Services Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10360

Fax: +49 (6196) 996-10360 Email: thomas.lenz@de.ey.com

Albrecht Mueller +49 (6196) 996-26939

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26939 Fax: +49 (6196) 996-26100 Email: albrecht.mueller@de.ey.com

Mandy Otto +49 (6196) 996-14395

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-14395 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-14395 Email: mandy.otto@de.ey.com

Rolf Schoenbrodt +49 (6196) 996-28085

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-28085 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-28085 Email: rolf.schoenbrodt@de.ey.com

Michael Vogel +49 (6196) 996-26328

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26328 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-26328 Email: michael.vogel@de.ey.com

Frank Wessinger +49 (6196) 996-24525

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-24525 Email: frank.wessinger@de.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

Jürgen Dahlke +49 (6196) 996-21904

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-21904 Email: juergen.dahlke@de.ey.com Armin Seitz +49 (6196) 996-19533

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-19533 Email: armin.seitz@de.ey.com

Jochen Würges

+49 (6196) 996-18715 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18715 Email: jochen.wuerges@de.ey.com

Freiburg GMT +1

Ernst & Young GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft

+49 (761) 1508-0

Bismarckallee 15 79098 Freiburg

Germany

Fax: +49 (761) 1508-23250

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Dr. Andreas Sinz +49 (711) 9881-23220

(resident in Stuttgart) Mobile: +49 (160) 939-23220 Fax: +49 (711) 9881-18962

Email: andreas.sinz@de.ey.com

Business Tax Services

◆ Alexander Groß +49 (761) 1508-16493

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16493 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-16493 Email: alexander.gross@de.ey.com

Johannes Kefer +49 (761) 1508-23209

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-23209 Fax: +49 (761) 1508-23260 Email: johannes.kefer@de.ey.com

Bernd Meier +49 (761) 1508-23230

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-23230 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-23230 Email: bernd.meier@de.ey.com

Martin Riegel +49 (6196) 996-20238

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-20238 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-20238 Email: martin.riegel@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Daniel Kaeshammer +49 (761) 1508-23218

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-23218 Email: daniel.kaeshammer@de.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

Michael Albrecht +49 (761) 1508-23120

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-23120 Email: michael.albrecht@de.ey.com

Hamburg GMT +1

Ernst & Young GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft

Rothenbaumchaussee 78

20148 Hamburg Germany +49 (40) 36132-0

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Dr. Klaus Bracht +49 (40) 36132-11232

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-11232 Email: klaus.bracht@de.ey.com

Fax: +49 (40) 36132-550

◆ Dr. Nils Sonntag +49 (40) 36132-12516

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-12516 Email: nils.sonntag@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Juliane Fritsch +49 (40) 36132-11880

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-11880 Email: juliane.fritsch@de.ey.com +49 (40) 36132-24066

Adrian Goetz

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-24066 Email: adrian.goetz@de.ey.com

Thomas Huelster

+49 (40) 36132-11236

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-11236 Email: thomas.huelster@de.ey.com

Ralf Paustian

+49 (40) 36132-12581 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-12581 Email: ralf.paustian@de.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Frank Burkert. Grants and Incentives

+49 (40) 36132-21155 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-21155 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-21155 Email: frank.burkert@de.ey.com

Lena Ebsen.

+49 (40) 36132-20281 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-20281 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-20281

Grants and Incentives

Email: lena.ebsen@de.ey.com +49 (40) 36132-12576

Dr. Heinrich Fleischer, Real Estate Tax

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-12576 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-12576 Email: heinrich.fleischer@de.ey.com

Kerstin Haase. Grants and Incentives

+49 (40) 36132-20284 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-20284 Email: kerstin.haase@de.ey.com

Tania Mißfeld.

+49 (40) 36132-20269 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-20269

Grants and Incentives

Frik Ohde

Email: tania.missfeld@de.ev.com +49 (40) 36132-12244

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-12244 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-12244 Email: erik.ohde@de.ey.com +49 (40) 36132-12565

Helmut Rundshagen. Closed-End Funds

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-12565 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-12565 Email: helmut.rundshagen@de.ey.com

Martin Seevers. Financial Services (Tax Controversy)

+49 (40) 36132-16438 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16438 Email: martin.seevers@de.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Björn Delff

+49 (40) 36132-25609 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25609 Email: bjoern.delff@de.ey.com +49 (40) 36132-11246

Martin Ellerbusch, Tax Accounting and Risk Advisory Services Competence

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-11246 Email: martin.ellerbusch@de.ey.com +49 (40) 36132-12245

Carl-Bernhard Funnemann

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-12245 Email: carl-bernhard.funnemann @de.ey.com

Achim Hofherr

+49 (40) 36132-15644 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-15644 Email: achim.hofherr@de.ey.com

Anne Naradowski

+49 (40) 36132-28096 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-28096 Email: anne.naradowski@de.ey.com

Christian Trenkner

+49 (40) 36132-11212

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-11212

Email: christian.n.trenkner@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

+49 (40) 36132-25409 Jörg Stefan Brodersen

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25409

Email: joerg.s.brodersen@de.ey.com

Dr. Florian Ropohl, Principal Tax Contact and Head of Tax for North Germany

+49 (40) 36132-16554 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16554 Email: florian.ropohl@de.ey.com

 Stephan Seiffert +49 (40) 36132-28681

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-28681 Email: stephan.seiffert@de.ey.com

Matthias Wesselmann +49 (40) 36132-18680 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18680

Email: matthias.wesselmann@de.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

Huw Llovd +49 (40) 36132-11557 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-11557

Email: huw.lloyd@de.ey.com

Fax: +49 (511) 8508-550

+49 (511) 8508-0

Hannover GMT +1

Ernst & Young GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft

Landschaftstrasse 8 30159 Hannover Germany

Global Compliance and Reporting

Joerg Fahlbusch +49 (511) 8508-17655

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17655 Email: joerg.fahlbusch@de.ey.com

Henrik Kohlmann +49 (511) 8508-28462

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-28462 Email: henrik.kohlmann@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Juliane Fritsch +49 (40) 36132-11880

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-11880 Email: juliane.fritsch@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Dr. Henrik Ahlers, Principal Tax Contact +49 (511) 8508-17668

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17668 Email: henrik.ahlers@de.ey.com

 Niclas Hahn +49 (511) 8508-17523 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17523

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-17523 Email: niclas.hahn@de.ey.com

Heilbronn GMT +1

Ernst & Young GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft

Titotstrasse 8 74072 Heilbronn Germany

+49 (7131) 9391-0 Fax: +49 (7131) 9391-550

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

 Roland Häussermann +49 (7131) 9391-13046 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-13046

Email: roland.haeussermann @de.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Mario Oßwald +49 (7131) 9391-29132

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-29132 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-29132 Email: mario.osswald@de.ey.com

Leipzig GMT +1

Ernst & Young GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft

Grimmaische Strasse 25

04109 Leipzig Germany

Global Compliance and Reporting

 Sandra Hillebrand +49 (341) 2526-17760

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17760

+49 (341) 2526-0

Fax: +49 (341) 2526-550

Email: sandra.l.hillebrand@de.ey.com

Stephan Rehbein +49 (341) 2526-21636

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-21636 Email: stephan.rehbein@de.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Falk Bachhuber. Grants and Incentives

+49 (341) 2526-20787 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-20787 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-20787 Email: falk.bachhuber@de.ey.com

Mannheim GMT +1

Ernst & Young GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft

Theodor-Heuss-Anlage 2 68165 Mannheim Germany

+49 (621) 4208-0 Fax: +49 (621) 4208-42101

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Alexandra Frev +49 (711) 9881-16520

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16520 Fax: +49 (711) 9881-19364 Email: alexandra.frey@de.ey.com

Business Tax Services

(resident in Stuttgart)

Matthias Fischer +49 (621) 4208-14233

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-14233 Fax: +49 (621) 4208-42101 Email: matthias.fischer@de.ey.com

 Steffen Boehlmann (resident in Stuttgart) +49 (711) 9881-15178 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-15178 Fax: +49 (711) 9881-12737 Email: steffen.boehlmann@de.ey.com

Munich GMT +1

Ernst & Young GmbH

Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft Arnulfstrasse 59

80636 Munich Germany

+49 (89) 14331-0 Fax: +49 (89) 14331-17225

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Christian Ehlermann, Head of Tax for South Germany and German Inbound

+49 (89) 14331-16653 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16653 Email: christian.ehlermann @de.ey.com

+49 (89) 14331-16634 Katja Nakhai

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16634 Email: katja.nakhai@de.ey.com

Prof. Dr. Klaus von Brocke, European Union Competence +49 (89) 14331-12287 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-12287

Email: klaus.von.brocke@de.ey.com

Dr. Ruprecht von Uckermann +49 (89) 14331-13033

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-13033 Email: ruprecht.von.uckermann @de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

+49 (89) 14331-12317 Andrew Brown United States Mobile: +49 (160) 939-12317

Email: andrew.brown@de.ey.com

Tom Dav. +49 (89) 14331-16549 United States Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16549

Email: thomas.day@de.ey.com Matt Schuler, +49 (89) 14331-29973

United States Mobile: +49 (160) 939-29973 Email: william.m.schuler@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Dr. Dirk Hevne. +49 (89) 14331-22558

EMEIA Tax Center Mobile: +49 (160) 939-22558 Email: dirk.heyne@de.ey.com

Dr. Hanio Köhler +49 (89) 14331-29041

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-29041 Email: hanjo.koehler@de.ey.com

Dr. Christian Scholz +49 (89) 14331-18607

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18607 Email: christian.marcus.scholz

@de.ey.com

Volker Trautmann +49 (89) 14331-17571

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17571 Email: volker.trautmann@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Capital Markets

Christian Rengier, +49 (89) 14331-18031 Financial Services Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18031 (Insurance) Email: christian.rengier@de.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Thomas Gieszinger +49 (89) 14331-17175

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17175

Email: thomas.gieszinger@de.ey.com

Christian Haertl. +49 (89) 14331-17412 Direct Tax Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17412 Email: christian.haertl@de.ey.com

Carsten Harborth, Tax Accounting +49 (89) 14331-24708 and Risk Advisory Services Mobile: +49 (160) 939-24708

Email: carsten.harborth@de.ey.com Burkard Hetzer. +49 (89) 14331-24365 Direct Tax Mobile +49 (160) 939-24365

Email: burkard.hetzer@de.ey.com Nicole Konzack +49 (89) 14331-17269 Mobile +49 (160) 939-17269

Email: nicole.konzack@de.ey.com ★◆ Petra Kunze. +49 (89) 14331-13229

GSA Global Compliance and Mobile: +49 (160) 939-13229 Reporting Leader Fax: +49 (89) 14331-13226 Email: petra.kunze@de.ey.com Maren Osmers, +49 (89) 14331-25926

Accounting Compliance Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25926 and Reporting (ACR) Email: maren.osmers@de.ey.com

Sabrina Schmitz +49 (89) 14331-20016 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-20016

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-20016 Email: sabrina.schmitz@de.ey.com

Jörg Semmner +49 (89) 14331-19183

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-19183 Email: joerg.semmner@de.ey.com

Business Tax Services

 Jürgen Bauderer,
 +49 (89) 14331-25799

 Real Estate Tax
 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25799

Email: juergen.bauderer@de.ey.com

Eric Bongers +49 (89) 14331-18106

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18106 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-18106 Email: eric.bongers@de.ey.com

Sven Olaf Eggers +49 (89) 14331-12666

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-12666 Email: sven.o.eggers@de.ey.com

Email: sven.o.eggers@ Hubert Eisenack. +49 (89) 14331-25797

 Hubert Eisenack,
 +49 (89) 14331-25797

 US Real Estate Tax
 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25797

 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-25797

Email: hubert.eisenack@de.ey.com

Dr. Pinkas Fußbroich +49 (89) 14331-17314

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17314 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-17314 Email: pinkas.fussbroich@de.ey.com

Peter Jung +49 (89) 14331-18116

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18116 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-18116 Email: peter.jung@de.ey.com

Katrin Klosterkemper, +49 (89) 14331-13358

Real Estate Tax Mobile: +49 (160) 939-13358

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-13358

Email: katrin.klosterkemper@de.ey.com

Anne Mäkinen +49 (89) 14331-18125

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18125 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-18125 Email: anne.maekinen@de.ey.com

Dr. Christian Reiter +49 (89) 14331-16539

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16539 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-16539 Email: christian.reiter@de.ey.com

Frederik Wolf, +49 (89) 14331-22782

Real Estate Tax Mobile: +49 (160) 939-2

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-22782 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-22782 Email: frederik.wolf@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Karl-Christopher Erkrath +49 (89) 14331-16081

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16081 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-16081

Email: karl-christopher.erkrath@de.ey.

com

Veronika Greger +49 (89) 14331-16980

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16980 Email: veronika.greger@de.ey.com

Martin Hable +49 (89) 14331-10449

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10449 Email: martin.hable@de.ey.com

588 GERMANY		
Dr. Christoph Imschweiler	+49 (89) 14331-16875 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16875 Email: christoph.imschweiler@de.ey.	
Dr. Bela Jansen	+49 (89) 14331-16979 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16979 Email: bela.jansen@de.ey.com	
◆ Helmut Mendel	+49 (89) 14331-17315 Mobile: +49 (181) 3943-17315 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-17315 Email: helmut.mendel@de.ey.com	
Alexander Reiter	+49 (89) 14331-17344 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17344 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-17344 Email: alexander.reiter@de.ey.com	
Tax Technology and Transformation		
Prof. Dr. Karl Hamberger	+49 (89) 14331-13662 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-13662 Email: karl.hamberger@de.ey.com	
Günther Hüttinger	+49 (89) 14331-19966 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-19966 Email: guenther.huettinger@de.ey.com	
Dr. Jan Walter	+49 (89) 14331-26663 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-26663 Email: jan.walter@de.ey.com	
Nuremberg	GMT +1	
Ernst & Young GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft Am Tullnaupark 8 90402 Nuremberg Germany	+49 (911) 3958-0 Fax: +49 (911) 3958-550 (Main) +49 (911) 3958-28193 (Tax)	
Global Compliance and Reporting ◆ Ellen Blaetterlein	+49 (911) 3958-28166 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-28166 Email: ellen.blaetterlein@de.ey.com	
Markus Terassa	+49 (911) 3958-28133 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-28133 Email: markus.terassa@de.ey.com	
Tax Technology and Transformation Peter Ende	+49 (911) 3958-25621	
	Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25621 Email: peter.ende@de.ey.com	
Ravensburg	GMT +1	
Ernst & Young GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft Gartenstrasse 86 88212 Ravensburg Germany	+49 (751) 3551-0 Fax: +49 (751) 3551-550	
Global Compliance and Reporting		
Susanne Bürkle	+49 (751) 3551-17562 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17562	
Konrad Ebert	Email: susanne.buerkle@de.ey.com +49 (751) 3551-10756 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10756	

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10756 Email: konrad.ebert@de.ey.com Stuttgart GMT +1

Ernst & Young GmbH +49 (711) 9881-0 Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft Fax: +49 (711) 9881-550

Flughafenstr. 61 70629 Stuttgart Germany

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Roland Häussermann +49 (7131) 9391-13046 (resident in Heilbronn) Mobile: +49 (160) 939-13046

Email: roland.haeussermann @de.ey.com

+49 (711) 9881-14495 Robert Polatzky

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-14495 Email: robert.polatzky@de.ey.com

Thomas Schmitz +49 (711) 9881-12676

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-12676 Email: thomas.schmitz@de.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Alexandra Frey +49 (711) 9881-16520

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16520 Fax: +49 (711) 9881-19364 Email: alexandra.frey@de.ey.com

Maren Holtz +49 (711) 9881-18612

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-18612 Email: maren.holtz@de.ey.com

Dr. Andreas Sinz +49 (711) 9881-23220

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-23220 Fax: +49 (711) 9881-18962 Email: andreas.sinz@de.ev.com

Marc Steinmueller +49 (711) 9881-10585

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-10585 Fax: +49 (711) 9881-18962

Email: marc.steinmueller@de.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Steffen Böhlmann +49 (711) 9881-15178

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-15178 Fax: +49 (711) 9881-12737 Email: steffen.boehlmann@de.ey.com

 Harald Diebel, Head of Tax +49 (711) 9881-19185

for Southwest Germany Mobile: +49 (160) 939-19185

Email: harald.diebel@de.ey.com

Peter Dörrfuß +49 (711) 9881-15276

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-15276 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-15276 Email: peter.doerrfuss@de.ey.com

Markus Ender +49 (711) 9881-15275

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-15275 Fax: +49 (711) 9881-14942 Email: markus.ender@de.ey.com

Roland Kaufmann +49 (711) 9881-15348

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-15348 Fax: +49 (711) 9881-14393 Email: roland.kaufmann@de.ey.com

Stefan Königer +49 (711) 9881-20179 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-20179

Email: stefan.koeniger-external@de.ey.com

+49 (711) 9881-14534 Daniela Litterst

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-14534 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-14534 Email: daniela.litterst@de.ey.com

+49 (711) 9881-19143 Hans-Juergen Michael

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-19143 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-19143

Email: hans-juergen.michael@de.ey.com

Martina Ortmann-Babel.

+49 (711) 9881-15754 National Office Tax Mobile: +49 (160) 939-15754

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-15754 Email: martina.ortmann@de.ey.com

+49 (711) 9881-11988 Dr. Christian Philipp Steger

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-11988 Fax: +49 (711) 9881-41727 Email: christian.steger@de.ey.com

Ruediger Wutzel +49 (711) 9881-14431 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-14431

Fax: +49 (181) 3943-14431 Email: ruediger.wutzel@de.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Sylvia Fischer +49 (711) 9881-19175

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-19175 Email: sylvia.fischer@de.ey.com

Stefan Freytag +49 (711) 9881-25307

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-25307 Email: stefan.freytag@de.ey.com

> Email: carsten.rieger@de.ey.com

Carsten Rieger +49 (711) 9881-11607 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-11607

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Holger Beckmann +49 (711) 9881-14086

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-14086 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-14086 Email: holger.beckmann@de.ey.com

Dr. Anja Dieterlen +49 (711) 9881-14351

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-14351 Fax: +49 (711) 9881-15713 Email: anja.dieterlen@de.ey.com

Matthias Franz +49 (711) 9881-15141

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-15141 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-15141 Email: matthias.franz@de.ey.com

Prof. Dr. Juergen Haun +49 (711) 9881-15307

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-15307 Fax: +49 (181) 3943-15307 Email: juergen.haun@de.ey.com

+49 (711) 9881-14391 Hagen Reiser

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-14391 Fax: +49 (711) 9881-15713 Email: hagen.reiser@de.ey.com

Alexandra Roemer +49 (711) 9881-17133 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-17133

Fax: +49 (711) 9881-15713 Email: alexandra.roemer@de.ey.com

Prof. Dr. Michael Schaden +49 (711) 9881-14421

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-14421 Fax: +49 (711) 9881-15550 Email: michael.schaden@de.ey.com

Dr. Hartmut Winkler +49 (711) 9881-15281

> Mobile: +49 (160) 939-15281 Fax: +49 (711) 9881-15550 Email: hartmut.winkler@de.ey.com

Andreas Zopf

+49 (711) 9881-21454 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-21454 Email: andreas.zopf@de.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

Florian Buschbacher, Quantitative Services Advanced Analytics Marc Frohmüller +49 (711) 9881-22910 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-22910 Email: florian.buschbacher@de.ey.com

+49 (711) 9881-20618

Mobile: +49 (160) 939-20618 Email: marc.frohmueller@de.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)	
Trade Tax Rate (Average Rate) (%)	14	
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)	
Branch Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)	
Withholding Tax (%)	. ,	
Dividends	25 (a)(b)(c)(d)	
Interest	0 (e)(f)	
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, e	etc. $15 (a)(b)(f)(g)(h)$	
Remuneration to Members of a	.,.,.,.	
Supervisory Board	30 (h)	
Payments for Construction Work	15 (a)(b)	
Branch Remittance Tax	0	
Net Operating Losses (Years)		
Carryback	1 (i)	
Carryforward	Unlimited (j)	

- (a) A 5.5% solidarity surcharge is imposed (see Section B).
- (b) On application, these rates may be reduced by tax treaties.
- (c) This withholding tax applies to dividends paid to residents and nonresidents. For dividends paid to nonresident corporate entities, this rate may be reduced to 15% if the nonresident dividend recipient qualifies as an eligible recipient under the German anti-treaty shopping rules.
- (d) These rates may be reduced under the European Union (EU) Parent-Subsidiary Directive. Under the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive, on application, a with-holding tax rate of 0% applies to dividends distributed by a German subsidiary to an EU parent company if the recipient has owned 10% or more of the share capital of the subsidiary for a continuous period of 12 months at the time the dividend distribution takes place and if the German anti-treaty shopping rules do not apply.
- (e) A 25% interest withholding tax is imposed on the following types of interest:
 - Interest paid by financial institutions.
 - Interest from over-the-counter business. Over-the-counter business refers to bank transactions carried out over the bank counter, without the securities being on deposit at the bank.
 - Interest from certain types of profit-participating and convertible debt instruments.

Interest secured by domestic real estate is subject to tax for nonresidents, but not subject to withholding tax (self-declaration). The interest withholding tax is not imposed on intercompany loans. Nonresidents may apply for a refund of the withholding tax if a treaty exemption applies. If a nonresident is required to file an income tax return in Germany, the withholding tax is credited against the assessed corporate income tax or refunded.

- (f) These rates may be reduced by tax treaties or under the EU Interest-Royalty Directive. Under the EU Interest-Royalty Directive, on application, German withholding tax is not imposed on interest and royalties paid by a German resident company to an associated company located in another EU member state. To qualify as associated companies, a minimum 25% shareholding or a common parent is required, among other requirements.
- (g) The withholding tax rate on royalties from patents, know-how and similar items is 15% for payments to nonresident corporations if such items are registered in Germany or used in a German business.
- (h) This withholding tax applies to payments to nonresidents only.

- The loss carryback, which is optional, is available for corporate income tax purposes, but not for trade income tax purposes. The maximum carryback is EUR1 million.
- (j) The carryforward applies for both corporate income tax and trade tax purposes. The maximum loss carryforward that may be used for corporate and trade tax purposes is restricted to EUR1 million for each tax year plus 60% of annual taxable income exceeding EUR1 million (so-called minimum taxation). The carryforward is subject to the change-of-ownership rule (see Section C).

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporations, such as stock corporations (Aktiengesellschaft, or AG) and limited liability companies (Gesellschaft mit beschraenkter Haftung, or GmbH), that have their corporate seat or place of management in Germany (resident corporations) are subject to corporate income tax (Koerperschaftsteuer) on worldwide income, unless otherwise provided in tax treaties.

A nonresident corporation, whose corporate seat and place of management are located outside Germany, is subject to corporate income tax only on income derived from German sources. Income from German sources includes, among other items, business income from operations in the country through a branch, office or other permanent establishment, including a permanent representative, and income derived from the leasing and disposal of real estate located in Germany (including capital gains from the sale of real estate holding companies).

Rates of corporate income tax. Corporate income tax is imposed at a rate of 15% on taxable income, regardless of whether the income is distributed or retained.

A 5.5% solidarity surcharge is imposed on corporate income tax, resulting in an effective tax rate of 15.825%. Prepayments of corporate income tax and withholding tax payments are also subject to this surcharge.

Trade tax. Municipalities impose a trade tax on income. However, for purposes of this tax, taxable income is subject to certain adjustments. The major adjustments include a 25% add-back of interest expenses with respect to debt, a 6.25% add-back of license payments, a 5% add-back of lease payments for movable assets and a 12.5% add-back of lease payments for immovable assets. The effective average trade tax rate amounts to approximately 14%. Taking into account the various municipality multipliers, the combined average tax rate for corporations (including corporate income tax, solidarity surcharge and trade tax) ranges from approximately 23% to 33%.

If a company operates in several municipalities, the tax base is allocated according to the payroll paid at each site. Certain enterprises, such as specified banks and real estate companies, receive privileged treatment under the trade tax law.

Withholding tax on construction work. Taxpayers and entities that are corporate bodies under public law (for example, cities and municipalities) must withhold a tax of 15% from payments made for construction work provided in Germany. The tax must be withheld even if the work provider does not have a tax presence in the form of a permanent establishment or permanent representative in Germany unless the work provider obtains a "certificate"

of non-taxation" from the competent tax office. Construction work providers may obtain a refund of the withholding tax if they can prove that no German tax liability against which the withholding tax could be applied exists.

Capital gains and losses. Capital gains of corporations, except those derived from sales of shares, are treated as ordinary income. However, rollover relief is granted if gains derived from disposals of real estate are reinvested in real estate within the following four years and if certain other conditions are met.

Capital gains derived by corporations from sales of shares in corporations are generally exempt from corporate income tax and trade tax. Five percent of the capital gain is deemed to be a nondeductible expense. As a result, the exemption is effectively limited to 95% of the capital gain. Based on case law, the 5% deemed expense add-back should not apply to nonresident corporate sellers, even if the nonresident seller cannot claim treaty protection. The 95% tax exemption for capital gains received by a corporate shareholder is not granted to banks, financial services institutions and financial enterprises that purchase shares with the intention of realizing short-term profits for their own account or to certain insurance companies.

However, to the extent that write-downs of the shares have previously been deducted for tax purposes, capital gains from sales of shares are not exempt.

Capital gains derived from the disposal of tainted shares are, in principle, 95% exempt from tax. Tainted shares may result from corporate reorganizations (for example, contributions of qualifying businesses or partnership interests into corporations in return for shares or share swaps) that are carried out at tax book values or below fair market values. The subsequent disposal of the tainted shares results in a (full or partial) retroactive taxation of the original reorganization that gave rise to the share taint. In general, after a seven-year holding period, the shares lose their taint.

In general, capital losses are deductible. However, capital losses are not deductible if a gain resulting from the underlying transaction would have been exempt from tax. Consequently, capital losses from sales of shares or write-downs on shares are generally not deductible. In addition, capital losses and write-downs on loans to related parties may not be deductible under certain circumstances.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year. If a company adopts an accounting period that deviates from the calendar year, tax is assessed for the taxable income in the accounting period ending within the calendar year. The adoption of a tax year other than the calendar year requires the consent of the tax office.

Annual tax returns must be filed by 31 July of the year following the tax year. However, an extension to the last day of February of the second year following the tax year is usually granted if a licensed tax consultant prepares the return.

Payments made with respect to the estimated corporate income tax liability, usually determined at one-quarter of the liability for the previous year, are due on 10 March, 10 June, 10 September and 10 December. Prepayments of trade tax are due on

15 February, 15 May, 15 August and 15 November. Final payments are due one month after the tax assessment notice issued by the tax authorities is received by the taxpayer.

Late tax payments and tax refunds are generally subject to interest of 0.5% per month. Interest begins to accrue 15 months after the end of the calendar year for which the tax is assessed. The interest is not deductible for corporate income and trade tax purposes if the tax itself is not deductible. Late payment penalties are also charged at 1% a month if the unpaid balance is not settled within one month from the date of the assessment notice issued by the tax office. A penalty of up to 10% of the tax liability, but not more than EUR25,000, can be assessed if the tax return is not filed by the due date, including extensions granted.

Dividends. Dividends received by German corporations and branches of nonresident corporations from their German and foreign corporate subsidiaries are exempt from tax. However, a minimum shareholding requirement of 10% applies for this participation exemption for corporate income tax purposes. In addition to this domestic rule, an applicable tax treaty may provide for an exemption for foreign dividends. The tax exemption for dividends is granted only if the dividend payment is not tax-deductible as a business expense at the level of the distributing entity (linking rule).

Five percent of the tax-exempt dividend income is treated as a nondeductible expense, while the expenses actually incurred are deductible. Consequently, only 95% of the dividends received by a corporation is effectively exempt from tax. The 95% tax exemption for dividends received by a corporate shareholder is not granted for portfolio dividends (less than 10% shareholding) or to banks, financial services institutions and financial enterprises that purchase shares with the intention of realizing short-term profits for their own account or to certain insurance companies.

The participation exemption applies for trade tax purposes if the dividends are received from corporations in which the parent holds at least 15% as of 1 January of the calendar year in which the dividend distribution takes place.

Foreign tax relief. Under German domestic tax law, income from foreign sources, except for foreign dividends received by a qualifying corporate shareholder (see *Dividends*), is usually taxable, with a credit for the foreign income taxes paid, up to the amount of German tax payable on the foreign-source income, subject to per-country limitations. Excess foreign tax credit cannot be carried back or carried forward. Instead of a foreign tax credit, a deduction may be claimed for foreign income tax. This may be beneficial in loss years and in certain other instances. In general, German tax treaties provide for an exemption from German taxation of income from foreign real estate and foreign permanent establishments (activity requirements generally apply).

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income of corporations is based on the annual financial statements prepared under German generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP), subject to numerous adjustments for tax purposes. After the annual financial statements have been

filed with the tax authorities, they may be changed only to the extent necessary to comply with GAAP and the tax laws.

Acquired goodwill must be capitalized for tax purposes and may be amortized over 15 years. Intangibles acquired individually must also be capitalized for tax purposes and may be amortized over their useful lives (normally between 5 and 10 years). A company's own research and development and startup and formation expenses may not be capitalized for tax purposes. They must be currently expensed.

Inventories. Inventory is basically valued at acquisition cost or production cost, unless a lower value (that is, the lower of reproduction or repurchase cost and market value) is indicated. Under certain conditions, the last-in, first-out (LIFO) method can be used to value inventory assets if the assets are of a similar type.

Provisions. In general, provisions established under German GAAP are accepted for tax purposes. However, in past years, the scope of tax-deductible provisions has been severely limited by certain rules, including, among others, the following:

- Liabilities or accruals of obligations whose fulfillment is contingent on future revenue or profit may be recorded only when the condition occurs.
- Provisions for foreseeable losses from open contracts may not be recorded.
- Future benefits arising in connection with the fulfillment of an obligation must be offset against costs resulting from the obligation.
- Non-monetary obligations may be accrued using the direct cost and the necessary indirect cost.
- Provisions for obligations resulting from the operation of a business must be built up in equal increments over the period of operation.
- Provisions for pension obligations must be calculated on an actuarial basis using an interest rate of 6% and built up over the period of employment.

If built-in losses contained in the above provisions or liabilities materialize on their transfer at fair market value, the resulting losses may generally only be deducted for tax purposes over a period of 15 years.

Non-interest-bearing debt must be discounted at an annual rate of 5.5% if the remaining term exceeds 12 months.

Depreciation. For movable fixed assets purchased or produced after 31 December 2007, tax depreciation must be calculated using the straight-line method (as an exception, the decliningbalance method could have been applied for movable assets purchased or manufactured between 1 January 2009 and 31 December 2010). Movable assets with acquisition costs that do not exceed EUR800 can be fully depreciated in the year of acquisition, regardless of their useful lives. Useful lives of movable assets are published by the Federal Ministry of Finance, based primarily on tax audit experience; deviation from published useful life is possible, but requires justification by the taxpayer. Tax depreciation rates for buildings are provided by law. The Federal Ministry of Finance has published tax depreciation rates for movable fixed assets generally usable in trade and industry. Schedules for assets

specific to certain industries are also available. The following are some of the straight-line rates under the general list.

Asset	Rate (%)
Office equipment	6 to 20
Motor vehicles	10 to 16.6
Plant and machinery	6 to 12.5
Airplanes	5
Personal computers or notebooks and	
related equipment	33.3
Nonresidential buildings (offices, retail	
and factories)	
Constructed before 1 January 1925	2.5
Constructed after 31 December 1924	
and application for the construction	
permit filed before 1 April 1985	2
Application for the construction permit	
filed after 31 March 1985	3*
filed after 31 March 1703	3

^{*} The rate is 4% if the application for the construction permit was filed or the purchase agreement was dated before 1 January 2001.

Mark-to-market rule. Under a mark-to-market rule, a tax deduction for the write-down of an asset because of a permanent impairment in value is allowed only if the value is permanently lower (for fixed assets) or is lower than the acquisition costs (not just temporarily). This rule is particularly relevant for assets that are not subject to ordinary depreciation, such as land or shares (however, write-downs of shares are not tax effective; see Section B). For assets that have been written down to their going-concern value, the write-down must be reversed as soon as and to the extent that the asset has increased in value.

Disallowed items. After income for tax purposes has been determined, certain adjustments need to be made to calculate taxable income. Major adjustments include the following nondeductible expenses:

- Income taxes (corporate income tax, solidarity surcharge and trade tax) and any interest expense paid with respect to these taxes
- Interest expenses (see *General interest expense limitation*)
- · Penalties
- · Fifty percent of supervisory board fees
- Thirty percent of business meal expenses
- Gifts to non-employees exceeding EUR35 per person per year and input value-added tax (VAT) regarding such expenses
- Expenses incurred in direct connection with tax-exempt income items (see the discussion of dividends in Section B)

In addition, as a result of the exemption for capital gains derived from sales of shares (see Section B), losses from sales of shares, write-downs of shares or, under certain circumstances, writedowns on loans to related parties are not deductible for tax purposes and must be added back to the tax base.

General interest expense limitation. The interest expense limitation rule applies to all loans (that is, group and third-party loans, regardless of recourse) and to businesses resident in Germany, companies residing abroad but maintaining a permanent establishment in Germany, and partnerships with a German branch.

Under the interest expense limitation rule, the deduction of interest expense exceeding interest income (net interest expense) is limited to 30% of taxable earnings before (net) interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA). Tax-exempt income and partnership income should not be considered in the calculation of the taxable EBITDA.

The limitation rule does not apply if one of the following exemption rules applies:

- Exemption threshold. The annual net interest expense is less than EUR3 million.
- Group clause. The company is not a member of a consolidated group (a group of companies that can be consolidated, for example, under International Financial Reporting Standards [IFRS]). The group clause does not apply if both of the following circumstances exist:
 - A shareholder who, directly or indirectly, holds more than 25% in the corporation or a related party of such shareholder grants a loan to the company.
 - The interest exceeds 10% of the company's net interest expense.
- Escape clause. The equity ratio of the German subgroup is at least as high as the equity ratio of the worldwide group (within a 2% margin). A "group" is defined as a group of entities that could be consolidated, for example, under IFRS, regardless of whether a consolidation has been actually carried out. The equity ratio is calculated on the basis of the IFRS/US GAAP/ EU local country GAAP consolidated balance sheet of the ultimate parent. The same accounting standard is applied to a German group but subject to several complex technical adjustments, such as a deduction for unconsolidated subsidiaries. The access to the escape clause is limited in the case of certain loans from nonconsolidated shareholders (related party debt exception).

Unused EBITDA can be carried forward over a five-year period. However, the carryforward does not apply if one of the abovementioned exemptions from the interest expense limitation rule applies or if a positive net interest balance exists. The EBITDA carryforward is forfeited in the course of reorganizations but not under the loss-trafficking rules (see *Tax losses*).

Nondeductible interest expense can be carried forward indefinitely but is subject to the loss-trafficking rules (see *Tax losses*). A deduction is possible in the following years in accordance with the interest expense limitation rules. The nondeductibility is final in the case of a transfer, merger, termination or liquidation of the business or in the case of a permanent excess of limitation amounts (that is, net interest expense is permanently higher than 30% of the taxable EBITDA and the exemption clauses are not fulfilled; as a result, the deduction of all of the interest expense is permanently not achievable).

The interest expense limitation rules may be incompatible with German constitutional law according to the German Federal Tax Court, which has referred the case to the German Constitutional Court.

Constructive distributions of income. Adjustments to taxable income as a result of a violation of arm's-length principles can be deemed to be constructive distributions of income (see the discussion of transfer pricing in Section E).

Tax losses. Tax losses may be carried forward without time limitation. Under the restrictions of the so-called minimum taxation, only 60% of annual taxable profits in excess of EUR1 million can be offset by loss carryforwards. As a result, 40% of the portion of profit exceeding EUR1 million is subject to tax.

This tax loss carryforward rule applies for both corporate income tax purposes and trade tax purposes. For corporate income tax (not trade tax) purposes, an optional loss carryback is permitted for one year up to a maximum amount of EUR1 million.

Under the German loss-trafficking rule, tax loss carryforwards are forfeited if, within a five-year period, more than 50% of the shares (votes or value) of a loss-making entity is directly or indirectly transferred to a single new shareholder or a group of shareholders. To prevent abuse of the rule, the rule includes a measure under which investors with common interests and acting together are deemed to be one acquirer for the purposes of the rule.

The following exceptions apply to the loss-trafficking rule:

- Group restructuring exception. A transfer of shares is not considered to be harmful if it occurs within a "100% controlled group." A group is considered to be a "100% controlled group" if, after a direct or indirect transfer, the same person owns directly or indirectly 100% of the transferor and transferee, or if the acquirer is holding all of the shares in the seller of the shares or the seller is holding all of the shares in the acquirer of the shares.
- Built-in gain exception. For harmful share transfers, a loss carry-forward is not forfeited up to the amount of the loss company's built-in gains to the extent that these built-in gains are taxable in Germany. Consequently, built-in gains allocable to subsidiaries are not taken into account; see the discussion of capital gains and losses in Section B.

The carryforward of losses is also allowed in certain limited shareholder change situations if strict business continuation requirements are met.

Loss carryforwards are also forfeited in the course of a merger, change of legal form or liquidation of the loss-making company.

The Federal Constitutional Court has not yet decided if the loss-trafficking tax rule would be unconstitutional under German tax law in case of a change of shareholding of more than 50%; this question is pending.

Groups of companies. German tax law provides a tax consolidation for a German group of companies (Organschaft), which allows losses of group companies to be offset against profits of other group companies. Only German resident companies in which the parent company has held directly or indirectly the majority of the voting rights since the beginning of the fiscal year of the subsidiary may be included (this requirement is known as financial integration). A tax consolidation may cover corporate income tax, trade tax and VAT. To make the Organschaft effective for corporate income tax and trade tax purposes, the parent company and the German subsidiaries must enter into a profit-and-loss

Rate (%)

absorption agreement (Gewinnabfuehrungsvertrag) for a minimum period of five years. Partnerships do not qualify as subsidiaries in a corporate income tax or trade tax Organschaft, but they may under certain circumstances be a VAT group subsidiary.

An Organschaft subsidiary must have its place of management in Germany and its legal seat in Germany or an EU/European Economic Area member state.

A domestic or foreign corporation, individual or partnership may become the head of an Organschaft if, in addition to the above requirements, the following requirements are met:

- The company has an active trade or business (generally assumed for corporations).
- The investments in the subsidiaries are assets of a German branch.
- The branch profits (including the income of the subsidiaries) are subject to German taxation for both domestic direct tax and tax treaty purposes.

The Organschaft for VAT requires the following:

- Financial integration (see above).
- Economic integration of the lower-tier entities. Economic integration exists if the business activities of the members of the group complement each other.
- Integration in organizational matters. Organizational integration exists if the group parent is able to impose its will on the group members and does so in the day-to-day business.

In contrast to the other Organschaft forms, Organschaft for VAT can begin and end during the course of the fiscal year.

D. Other significant taxes

Nature of tax

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Real property tax, on assessed standard value	
of real property; rate varies by municipality	0.65 to 2.83
Real estate transfer tax (RETT), on sales and	
transfers of real property, including buildings,	
and on certain transactions that are deemed	
to be equivalent to transfers of real property,	
such as the assignment of at least 95% of the	
shares of a German or foreign company that	
holds the title to domestic real property (however,	
a group exception may apply); levied on the	
purchase price of the real property or, in certain	
situations (such as when at least 95% of the	
shares of a real estate-owning company are	
transferred), on the assessed standard value	
of the real property	
Rate for real estate located in Bavaria and Saxony	3.5
Rate for real estate located in Hamburg	4.5
Rate for real estate located in Baden-Württemberg	
Bremen, Lower Saxony, Rhineland-Palatinate and	
Saxony-Anhalt	5
Rate for real estate located in Berlin, Hesse	
and Mecklenburg-West Pomerania	6

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Rate for real estate located in Brandenburg,	
North Rhine-Westphalia, Saarland,	
Schleswig-Holstein and Thuringia	6.5
Value-added tax (VAT or Umsatzsteuer); on	
application, foreign enterprises may receive	
refunds of German VAT paid if they are neither	
established nor registered for VAT purposes in	
Germany; this application must be filed by non-EU	
enterprises by 30 June and by EU enterprises	
by 30 September, in the year following the year	
in which the invoice was received by the claimant)	
Standard rate	19
Reduced rate	7

E. Miscellaneous matters

Draft law implementing EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive rules into German law. On 11 December 2019, the first draft of the German "Law implementing the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance-Directive" (Council Directives 2016/1164 of 12 July 2016, and 2017/952 of 29 May 2017 [ATAD I and II]) was released for public consultation. This draft is referred to as the Draft Law below. The Draft Law includes proposed changes, mainly in the following areas:

- Anti-hybrid rules
- Cross-border intercompany financing
- Taxation of cross-border asset transfers and exit taxation
- Controlled foreign company rules
- · General transfer pricing
- Advance pricing agreements
- · Exit taxation for individuals

At the time of writing, the Draft Law had not yet been implemented, and changes are possible in the legislative process. Some of the proposed changes may have retroactive effect from the beginning of 2020.

Foreign losses. In principle, losses incurred by foreign permanent establishments are not deductible if a German tax treaty provides that a permanent establishment's income is taxable only in the country where it is located. However, these losses may be taken into account if they are incurred in non-treaty countries or if a tax treaty provides for the credit method, subject to the condition that the foreign branch is engaged in a specified active trade.

Foreign-exchange controls. No controls are imposed on the transfer of money in and out of Germany. However, specific reporting requirements for certain transactions must be met.

Debt-to-equity rules. The interest expense limitation rule (see Section C) replaced the former thin-capitalization rules. Consequently, no statutory debt-to-equity ratio currently applies. The proposed Draft Law implementing the EU ATAD changes could introduce significant changes to the transfer-pricing treatment of intercompany debt and related interest; see *Transfer pricing*.

Anti-avoidance legislation. Several tax laws contain anti-avoidance legislation. The Corporate Income Tax Act deals with constructive dividends by corporations, both in Germany and abroad. The

Foreign Transactions Tax Act deals with all kinds of related or affiliated taxpayers, such as individuals, partnerships and corporations, and is restricted to cross-border transactions. It contains extensive provisions on controlled foreign company (CFC) and passive foreign investment company income. The General Tax Code contains a general anti-abuse rule stating that a tax liability cannot be effectively avoided by an abuse of legal forms and methods if obtaining a tax advantage is the only reason for such an arrangement.

The Income Tax Act provides anti-abuse rules that are aimed at preventing the unjustified reduction of German withholding taxes under a tax treaty, under the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive or under the EU Interest-Royalty Directive (treaty or directive shopping).

Germany's newer tax treaties include "switch-over" clauses as well as "subject-to-tax" clauses. Domestic treaty-overriding rules, which are aimed at preventing double non-taxation or double deductions, also exist.

The wording of the anti-hybrid rules to be introduced with the Draft Law is very broad and general and not an exact technical rendition of the ATAD definitions, even though it broadly follows the ATAD framework. Deductions are generally denied for payments on hybrid financial instruments made by hybrid entities or to reverse hybrids. In addition, deductions are denied for payments that are deductible in Germany and any other jurisdiction (double deduction); that is, no hybrid element is required for this disallowance. In addition, imported mismatches are covered and not subject to any safe harbor rules.

Transfer pricing. German tax law contains a set of rules that allow the adjustment of transfer prices. These rules include general measures on constructive dividend payments and constructive contributions and a specific adjustment provision in the CFC legislation. All of the measures mentioned in the preceding sentence are based on the arm's-length principle. Germany has implemented the Authorized Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Approach (AOA). As a result, permanent establishments and partnerships are treated as separate entities, similar to corporations.

The Foreign Transactions Tax Act now specifically provides that the preferential methods for determining the transfer price are the traditional transaction methods (comparable uncontrolled price method, resale-minus method and cost-plus method) if comparable transactions can be determined. In addition, the code contains express language with respect to the determination of the arm'slength character of a transfer price if no comparables can be found. A special set of rules directed at securing the German tax revenue has been incorporated into the code. These rules deal with the determination of transfer prices in the event of a transfer of business functions abroad.

Specific documentation rules apply for transfer-pricing purposes. On request of a tax auditor, the taxpayer is required to submit the transfer-pricing documentation within 60 days (in the case of extraordinary business transactions, within 30 days). Non-compliance

with these rules may result in a penalty (if imposed) of at least EUR100 per day of delay up to a maximum of EUR1 million. If no documentation is provided or if the documentation is unusable or insufficient, a surcharge of 5% to 10% of the income adjustment is applied with a minimum surcharge of EUR5,000.

A Country-by-Country Reporting (CbCR) requirement applies to German taxpayers if they belong to a group with consolidated revenues of at least EUR750 million in the preceding fiscal year. The providing of a master file in addition to a local file on request is required if the German taxpayer's revenue was at least EUR100 million in the preceding fiscal year. The Draft Law proposes to reduce this threshold to EUR50 million.

Regarding cross-border intercompany financing, proposed changes of transfer-pricing statutes under the Draft Law are aimed at disallowing an interest deduction of a German taxpayer engaging in a cross-border, related-party financing if the taxpayer cannot demonstrate that it satisfies the following conditions:

- Principal and interest payments can be serviced throughout the entire term of the financing period.
- There was a business need for the financing.
- The borrowed funds were utilized for that purpose (for example, they were not transferred to a cash-pool).

In essence, this would introduce an "allowable purpose" test for the financing. In addition, the acceptable interest margin for a foreign financing company (and any other "intermediate" in an intercompany "financial relationship") is effectively limited to the current market return of government bonds with "highest" rating or solvency and corresponding maturity (which may be zero or even negative in Europe at the moment). It is currently unclear to what extent that rule would apply if a loan was granted by an equity-financed intercompany lender.

Real estate investment trusts. Effective from 1 January 2007, Germany introduced the real estate investment trust (REIT), which is a tax-exempt entity. In general, a REIT is a listed German stock corporation (AG) that satisfies certain conditions, including, but not limited to, the following:

- It has a free float (volume of shares traded on the stock exchange) at the time of listing of at least 25%.
- Its real estate assets account for at least 75% of its gross assets.
- Rental income from real estate accounts for at least 75% of its total income.
- Ninety percent of its income is distributed to its shareholders.

German investment tax law. The German investment tax law provides for the following tax regimes:

- Regular "investment funds" are partially subject to taxation at the fund level.
- "Special-investment funds" have to meet additional conditions and are taxed semi-transparently with certain options and exemptions.
- Investment funds in the legal form of a partnership and other investment vehicles that do not meet the criteria of "investment funds" in accordance with the German investment tax act are subject to the general rules of (corporate or individual) income taxation depending on the legal form and status.

Both German and foreign investment funds, as well as specialinvestment funds, are no longer fully exempt from tax at the fund level. The transparency principle is being replaced by taxation of the following types of domestic income at the fund level:

- Dividend payments from German-based corporations are subject to a flat tax regime of 15% on the gross dividends received by the fund. The tax exemption under Section 8b of the German Corporate Income Tax Act does not apply.
- Net income from letting and the sale of German real estate is subject to tax at a rate of 15% plus the solidarity surcharge (15.825% in total).
- · Other German-source income, which would be subject to German taxation if received by a foreign investor (for example, income from renewable energy investments or commercial partnership investments), is subject to tax at a rate of 15% plus the solidarity surcharge (15.825% in total).

All other income is not subject to German corporate income tax (for example, interest income, profits deriving from forward contracts or foreign dividends, as well as foreign real estate proceeds). In general, investment funds are subject to German trade tax. However, an exemption from German trade tax applies if the business purpose is limited to the investment and management of funds for the joint account of the unitholders and no active entrepreneurial management of the assets is performed. Specialinvestment funds are generally exempt from trade tax.

Special-investment funds can opt for transparent taxation for certain German domestic income. If the option is exercised, the income is subject to tax at the investor level. Certain rules and limitations apply.

In general, a German investor is subject to tax on its investment fund income (that is, distributions, profits from the sale of units in the investment fund, as well as to the so-called flat tax on a deemed profit, if no distributions are made). The applicable tax rate depends on the individual situation of the investor (for example, corporate vehicle or individual vehicle). Special tax regimes (partial tax exemptions) might apply depending on the respective asset allocation of the fund as well as on the individual situation of the investor (tax exemption of 15% to 80%). Half of the respective partial exemption for corporate income tax and individual income tax purposes is granted for trade tax purposes. In general, foreign investors are not subject to tax in Germany on any of their investment fund income.

Income derived from special-investment funds (distributed income, deemed distributed income and profits from the sale or redemption of shares) is subject to regular corporate income tax, individual income tax (if fund units are allocated to business assets) and trade tax at the investor level, depending on the individual tax situation. In general, the participation exemption for German individual income tax and German corporate income tax purposes applies if the respective conditions are met.

Mutual assistance. Germany exchanges tax-relevant information with various countries based on tax treaties, other bilateral agreements (for example, the Intergovernmental Agreement between Germany and the United States with respect to the US Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act [FATCA]), EU Directives (such as the EU Mutual Assistance Directive) and multilateral agreements (such as the OECD's Multilateral Competent Authority Agreement for the Common Reporting Standard [CRS]). Recently enacted legislation focuses in particular on the automatic exchange of information.

Automatic exchange of financial account information. Under the FATCA Intergovernmental Agreement of 31 May 2013 and the FATCA Implementation Decree of 23 July 2014, German financial institutions must report certain financial account information regarding US reportable accounts on an annual basis to the German Federal Central Tax Office (Bundeszentralamt für Steuern), which automatically exchanges this information with the US Internal Revenue Service. In addition, effective from 1 January 2016, Germany implemented the CRS. German financial institutions are required to identify reportable accounts, which are the accounts held by the following:

- An individual or certain entities resident in a CRS zone country
- "Passive nonfinancial entities" (as defined) with one or more controlling persons resident in a CRS zone country

These accounts must then be reported annually by 31 July for the preceding reporting period to the German Federal Central Tax Office (with first reporting in 2017 for 2016), which passes this information on to the competent tax authorities where the reportable person is tax resident.

Under both exchange-of-information regimes, the term "financial institution" is defined rather broadly and does not only include banks, financial services companies, investment funds and insurance companies, but also certain holding companies, treasury centers, captive finance companies, other investment entities, pension entities and certain other entities.

Automatic exchange of advance cross-border rulings and advance pricing agreements. The German implementation of changes to the EU Mutual Assistance Directive provides for the automatic exchange of advance cross-border rulings and advance pricing arrangements (APAs) between EU member states. The information exchange occurs within three months after the end of the calendar half-year in which the advance cross-border rulings were granted. In line with the EU directive, the information exchange obligation affects rulings and arrangements that are issued, amended or renewed as of 1 January 2017. However, under certain conditions, rulings and arrangements that have been issued or amended since 1 January 2012 are also subject to exchange.

Mandatory disclosure rule. Germany has implemented a mandatory disclosure regime for cross-border transactions meeting certain prescribed hallmarks broadly in line with the EU DAC 6-Directive.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following table is for illustrative purposes only.

	Dividends (1) %	Interest (2)(3) %	Royalties (4)
Albania	5/15	5 (c)(d)	5
Algeria	5/15	10 (c)(d)	10

	Dividends (1)	Interest (2)(3)	Royalties (4)
Argentina	15	10/15 (c)(d)	15
Armenia	7/10/15 (g)	5 (c)(d)	6
Australia	0/5/15	10(c)(d)	5
Austria	5/15 (2)	0	0
Azerbaijan	5/15	10(c)(d)	5/10
Bangladesh	15	10 (c)(d)	10
Belarus	5/15	5 (c)(d)	3/5 (o)
Belgium	15 (2)	0/15	0
Bolivia	10/15	15 (c)(d)	15
Bosnia and		(-)()	
Herzegovina (j)	15	0 (c)	10
Bulgaria	5/15 (2)	5 (c)(d)	5
Canada	5/15	10 (c)(d)	0/10 (r)
China	J/ 13	10 (0)(0)	0/10(1)
Mainland (a)	5/10/15 (g)	10 (c)(d)	6/10
Costa Rica	5/15	5 (c)(d)	10
Côte d'Ivoire	15/18	15 (c)(d)	10
Croatia	5/15 (2)		0
	5/15 (2)	0 (c) 0	0
Cyprus Denmark		0	0
	5/15 (2)		
Ecuador	15	10/15 (d)	15/25
Egypt	15/20	15 (c)(d)	15/25
Estonia	5/15 (2)	10 (c)(d)	5/10
Finland	5/15 (2)	0 (c)	0
France	5/15 (2)	0 (c)	0
Georgia	0/5/10	0 (c)	0
Ghana	5/15	10 (c)(d)	8
Greece	25 (2)	10 (d)	0
Hungary	5/15 (2)	0 (c)	0
Iceland	5/15	0	0
India	10	10 (c)(d)	10
Indonesia	10/15	10 (c)(d) 7.	
Iran	15/20	15 (d)	10
Ireland	5/15 (2)	0 (c)	0
Israel	5/10/15 (g)	5 (c)(d)	0
Italy	10/15 (2)	0/10 (c)(d)	0/5
Jamaica	10/15	10/12.5 (d)(f)	10
Japan	0/5/15	0 (c)	0
Kazakhstan	5/15	10 (c)(d)	10
Kenya	15	15 (d)	15
Korea (South)	5/15/25	10 (d)	0/2/10
Kosovo (j)	15	0 (c)	10
Kuwait	5/15	0 (c)	10
Kyrgyzstan	5/15	5 (c)(d)	10
Latvia	5/15 (2)	10 (c)(d)	5/10
Liberia	10/15	10/20 (d)(f)	10/20
Liechtenstein	0/5/15	0 (d)	0
Lithuania	5/15 (2)	10 (c)(d)	5/10
Luxembourg	5/15 (2)	0 (c)	5
Malaysia	5/15	10 (c)(d)	7
Malta	5/15 (2)	0 (c)	0 10
Mauritius Mexico	5/15 5/15	0 (c)	
Moldova	5/15	5/10 (c)(d)(f)	
	15 5/10	5 (c)(d)	0 10
Mongolia Montenegro (j)	15	10 (c)(d) 0 (c)	10
wionichegio (j)	1.5	0 (0)	10

	Dividends (1)	Interest (2)(3)	Royalties (4)
Morocco	5/15	10(c)(d)	10
Namibia	10/15	0 (c)(d)	10
Netherlands	5/10/15 (2)	0 (c)	0
New Zealand	15	10 (c)(d)	10
North Macedon	ia 5/15	5 (c)(d)	5
Norway	0/15	0 (c)	0
Pakistan	10/15	10/20 (c)(d)(f)	10
Philippines	5/10/15	10(c)(d)	10
Poland	5/15 (2)	5 (c)(d)	5
Portugal	15 (2)	10/15 (c)(d)(f)	10
Romania	5/15 (2)	0/3 (c)(d)	3
Russian Federat	tion 5/15	0 (c)	0
Serbia (j)	15	0 (c)	10
Singapore	5/15	8 (c)(d)	8
Slovak Republic	c (k) 5/15	0	5
Slovenia	5/15 (2)	5 (c)(d)	5
South Africa	7.5/15	10 (b)	0
Spain	5/15 (2)	0/15 (c)	0
Sri Lanka	15	10(c)(d)	10
Sweden	0/5/15 (2)	0 (c)	0
Switzerland	0/5/15/30	0 (c)	0
Syria	5/10	10(c)(d)	12 (i)
Taiwan (h)	10/15 (g)	10/15 (c)(d)(g)	10
Tajikistan	5/15	0 (c)	5 (c)
Thailand	15/20	10/25 (d)(f)	5/15 (c)
Trinidad and			
Tobago	10/20	10/15 (d)(f)	10
Tunisia	5/15	0/2.5/10 (d)(f)	10
Turkey	5/15	10 (c)(d)	10
Turkmenistan	5/15	10 (c)(d)	10
Ukraine	5/10	2/5 (c)(d)	0/5
United Arab			
Emirates	5/10/15 (g)	0 (c)	10
United Kingdon		0 (c)	0
United States	0/5/15 (e)	0 (c)	0
Uruguay	5/15	10(c)(d)	10
Uzbekistan	5/15	5 (c)(d)	3/5
Venezuela	5/15	5 (c)(d)	5
Vietnam	5/10/15	5/10 (c)(d)	7.5/10
Zambia	5/15	10 (d)	10
Zimbabwe	10/20	10(c)(d)	7.5
Non-treaty jurisdi	ictions 25	0/15/25	15

- (1) These rates also apply to silent partnership income. Under German tax law, income from a silent partnership is regarded as a dividend if the silent partnership is characterized as a typical silent partnership. Profits from an atypical silent partnership are considered as business profits. Income from participation rights (Genussrechte) is treated as a dividend if the holder participates in profits and liquidation results. Otherwise, the income from participation rights is considered to be interest for treaty purposes.
- (2) According to the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive, dividends distributed by a German subsidiary to a qualifying EU parent company are exempt from withholding tax if the recipient owns 10% or more of the subsidiary.
- (3) German interest withholding tax is imposed only on interest paid by financial institutions, on interest from over-the-counter transactions and on interest payments on convertible and profit-sharing bonds and participating loans. In addition, interest on loans secured by fixed property located in Germany is subject to a limited German tax liability; tax on such interest is not imposed

- by withholding tax but by the issuance of an assessment notice on the filing of a tax return. If not otherwise noted, the treaty withholding tax rate also reduces the German statutory tax rate for interest on loans secured by fixed property located in Germany.
- As a result of the implementation of EU Directive 2003/49/EC, withholding tax on interest and royalties paid between associated companies of different EU states is abolished if certain conditions are met.
- The treaty with China Mainland does not apply to the Hong Kong and Macau Special Administrative Regions (SARs).
- The rate applies if the income is subject to tax in the other state. (h)
- According to domestic law, interest on participating loans, profit-sharing bonds and income from silent partnerships is taxed at 25% if the payment is treated as tax-deductible (reduced on application to 15% if the recipient is a corporation and if the German anti-treaty shopping rules do not apply).
- (d) Under certain treaties, interest is exempt from withholding tax if it is paid to a contracting state's government, the central bank or certain public banks or finance institutions or if it relates to a loan that is guaranteed by public credit insurance.
- The United States treaty provides for a 0% rate if the participation is at least 80% for a period of 12 months and if the conditions of the Limitation-of-Benefit test under Article 28 are fulfilled.
- Interest payments to banks or on loans granted by banks may be subject to a 10% withholding tax rate (5% in the Mexico treaty; 2.5% in the Tunisia treaty).
- A 15% rate applies to dividends that are paid out of income or gains derived (g) from immovable property by an investment vehicle.
- This is an agreement between the German Institute in Taipei and the Taipei Representative Office in Germany.
- If Syria enters into an agreement with any other EU country that provides for a lower rate than 12%, Syria will apply this lower rate on royalties paid to residents of Germany.
- The agreement between Germany and former Yugoslavia applies.
- The agreement between Germany and former Czechoslovakia applies.

Germany has initialed and/or signed new tax treaties with Argentina, Belgium, Bulgaria, Croatia, Cyprus, Denmark, Ecuador, Egypt, Estonia, Finland, Ireland, Latvia, Mexico, Norway, Oman, Poland, Portugal, the Russian Federation, Singapore, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sweden, Trinidad and Tobago, and the United Kingdom. At the time of writing, the domestic legal procedures for the entry into force of those treaties had not yet been concluded.

Germany is negotiating or renegotiating tax treaties with Angola, Botswana, Canada, Chile, China Mainland, Colombia, Costa Rica, the Czech Republic, Ethiopia, Greece, the Hong Kong SAR, Iceland, India, Iran, Israel, Jordan, Korea (South), Kosovo, Kuwait, Kyrgyzstan, Liberia, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Malta, Mauritius, Namibia, New Zealand, Nigeria, Qatar, Romania, Rwanda, San Marino, Senegal, Serbia, the Slovak Republic, Slovenia, Switzerland, Tajikistan and Ukraine.

Ghana

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Accra		GMT
EY Mail address: P.O. Box KA 16009 KIA – Accra Ghana	+233 (302) 779-868, 779-223 Fax: +233 (302) 778-894	3
Street address: G15 White Avenue Airport Residential Area Accra Ghana		
Principal Tax Contact		
Isaac Sarpong	+233 (302) 779-868 Mobile: +233 (20) 811-1118 Email: isaac.sarpong@gh.ey.com	1
International Tax and Transaction Advisory	Services – International Corpo	orate Tax
Isaac Sarpong	+233 (302) 779-868 Mobile: +233 (20) 811-1118 Email: isaac.sarpong@gh.ey.com	1
International Tax and Transaction Isaac Sarpong	Services - Transaction Tax Ac +233 (302) 779-868 Mobile: +233 (20) 811-1118 Email: isaac.sarpong@gh.ey.com	
Global Compliance and Reporting		
Isaac Quaye	+233 (302) 779-868 Mobile: +233 (20) 222-0388 Email: isaac.quaye@gh.ey.com	
People Advisory Services Peter Dodoo	+233 (302) 779-868 Mobile: +233 (20) 222-0544 Email: peter.dodoo@gh.ey.com	
International Tax and Transaction Kofi Akuoko	Services – Transfer Pricing +233 (302) 779-868 Email: kofi.akuoko@gh.ey.com	
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) Branch Tax Rate (%) Withholding Tax (%) (b) Dividends Interest Royalties Management and Technology Directors' Fees Technical Service Fees		25 - (a) 25 8 (c) 8 (c) 15 (d) 20 (d) 20 20 (d)
Branch Remittance Tax Net Operating Losses (Years)		8

Carryback Unlimited (e) Carryforward 3/5 (f)

- (a) Capital gains are added to business or investment income and taxed at the rate applicable to the person.
- (b) Applicable to payments to residents and nonresidents.
- (c) This is a final tax for both residents and nonresidents without a permanent establishment in Ghana.
- (d) This is a final tax for nonresidents without a permanent establishment in Ghana only.
- (e) Losses incurred on completion of long-term contracts may be carried back to prior tax years.
- (f) Enterprises that operate in government priority sectors (petroleum operations, minerals and mining operations, energy and power, manufacturing, farming, agro-processing, tourism, and information and communication technology businesses) are allowed to carry forward their losses for a period of five years. All other enterprises are allowed to carry forward their losses for a period of three years. In addition, losses incurred by venture capital financing companies on the disposal of shares invested in venture capital subsidiary companies under the Venture Capital Trust Fund Act, 2004 (Act 680) and losses incurred by qualifying venture capital financing companies on shares in any venture may be carried forward for five years after the disposal of the shares.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are subject to tax on their business or investment income for the year, regardless of whether the source of the income still exists. A company is resident in Ghana if it is incorporated under the laws of Ghana or if its management and control are exercised in Ghana at any time during the year. Permanent establishments of nonresident companies in Ghana are also subject to tax on their worldwide income.

Rates of corporate income tax. The standard corporate income tax rate is 25%. However, various other tax rates apply to income derived from specified business activities.

Income derived from non-traditional exports is taxed at a rate of 8%. Income derived by banks from loans granted to farming enterprises is subject to tax at a rate of 20%. The rate of tax applicable to income derived by financial institutions from loans to leasing companies is 20%.

Rural or community banks are subject to tax at a rate of 1% for a period of 10 years beginning with their first year of operations.

The corporate income tax rate applicable to companies principally engaged in the hotel industry is 22%.

For petroleum extracting companies, the tax rate is 35%. The rate is consistent with the rate provided in the publicly disclosed petroleum agreements that have been signed with the government of Ghana. After a company has recovered all outlays from an oil field plus a specified rate of return after deduction of tax, royalties and an inflation adjustment, the government may negotiate for an additional share of the crude oil profits.

Mining companies are subject to corporate income tax at a rate of 35%. A holder of a mining lease, restricted mining lease or small-scale mining license must pay a royalty with respect to minerals obtained from its mining operations in Ghana. The royalty must be paid at the prescribed rate and in the prescribed manner.

Tax incentives. Ghana offers tax exemptions and tax reductions to companies engaged in specified industrial activities.

Income derived by companies from the business of constructing affordable low-cost residential premises for lease or sale is subject to tax at a rate of 1% for a period of five tax years (years of assessment). The tax-incentive period begins with the tax year in which the company begins its operations. If the company's accounting year differs from the calendar year, the beginning of the tax-incentive period is the tax year in which the accounting period of the first year of operations begins.

Rural banks are subject to tax at a rate of 1% for their first 10 years of operation.

The income of a venture capital financing company is subject to tax at a rate of 1% for five years if the company satisfies the eligibility requirements for funding under the Venture Capital Trust Fund Act. The tax-incentive period begins with the tax year in which the company satisfies the eligibility requirements.

Cocoa farmers are exempt from tax on income derived from cocoa. Cattle ranchers are subject to tax at a rate of 1% for the first 10 tax years. Income derived from tree crops, such as coffee, oil palm, shea nut, rubber and coconut, is subject to tax at a rate of 1% for 10 years following the first harvest. For a company's first five years of operations, income derived from livestock (other than cattle), fishing and cash crops, such as maize, rice, pineapple, cassava and yam, is subject to tax at a rate of 1%.

Income of a company from an agro-processing business conducted wholly in Ghana is subject to tax at a rate of 1% for a period of five tax years. The period begins with the tax year in which the company begins commercial production. If the company's accounting year differs from the calendar year, the beginning of the period is the tax year in which the accounting period of the first year of production begins.

Income of a company that commercially produces cocoa byproducts wholly in Ghana from substandard cocoa beans, cocoa husks and other cocoa waste as the principal raw materials is subject to tax at a rate of 1% for a period of five tax years. The tax-incentive period begins with the tax year in which the company begins commercial production. If the company's accounting year differs from the calendar year, the beginning of the period is the tax year in which the accounting period of the first year of production begins.

The income of a company whose principal activity is the processing of waste, including recycling of plastic and polythene material for agricultural or commercial purposes, is subject to tax at a rate of 1% for a period of seven tax years. This period begins with the tax year in which the company begins its operations. If the company's accounting year differs from the calendar year, the beginning of the tax-exemption period is the tax year in which the accounting period of the first year of operations begins.

Nonresident companies engaged in air and sea transportation are exempt from tax if the Commissioner-General of the Ghana Revenue Authority (GRA) is satisfied that the same types of companies resident in Ghana are granted an equivalent exemption by the nonresident company's country of residence.

Manufacturing enterprises, other than those operating in free zones or engaged in the export of non-traditional goods, located in regional capitals other than Accra are entitled to a 25% income tax rebate, while manufacturing enterprises located outside regional capitals other than Tema are entitled to a 50% income tax rebate.

Capital gains. A company that derives a gain from the realization of a capital asset is required to include the gain in its business income unless the asset is held or used for investment purposes. In such case, the gain is included in determining the company's investment income.

To calculate a gain from the realization of a capital asset, the cost basis of the asset is deducted from the proceeds received on the disposal of the asset. The cost basis of a chargeable asset is the sum of the following:

- Cost of the asset including incidental costs
- Expenditure incurred to alter or improve the asset
- Expenditure relating or incidental to the disposal of the asset

Administration. The Ghana Revenue Authority (GRA) is responsible for the administration and collection of all taxes.

The tax year is the calendar year. If a company's accounting year differs from the calendar year, its basis period for a tax year is the accounting year ending within the tax year.

Companies must file their tax returns within four months after the end of their accounting year.

Assessed tax must be paid on the date specified in the notice of assessment from the Commissioner-General of the GRA. In general, companies whose accounting year differs from the tax year must make quarterly payments at the end of the third, sixth, ninth and twelfth months of their accounting year.

Companies that fail to pay income tax by the due date are liable to pay interest at 125% of the statutory rate on the amount of tax that remains unpaid, in addition to the tax payable. The interest is compounded monthly.

To make tax collection more efficient, taxpayers are segmented into the following three categories:

- Large taxpayers
- Medium taxpayers
- · Small taxpayers

Dividends. An 8% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to resident shareholders and nonresident shareholders unless exempt. This is a final tax.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign tax paid on foreign income is allowed as a credit against tax payable with respect to the foreign income received in Ghana. The amount of tax chargeable with respect to the income is reduced by the amount of the credit.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Chargeable income is based on the income reported in entities' financial statements, subject to certain adjustments.

To be deductible, expenses must be wholly, exclusively and necessarily incurred in the production of income by the company

during the financial year. Expenses that may be deducted include the following:

- Interest (subject to thin-capitalization rules; see Section E)
- Rent
- Repair of plant, premises, machinery and fixtures (see *Repairs*)
- Bad debts (see *Provisions*)
- Research and development expenditure
- Financial costs (see *Financial costs*)

Repairs. Expenditure on repairs and improvements to a depreciable asset are deductible expenses, regardless of whether they are of a capital nature. However, the amount deductible is limited to 5% of the written-down value of the pool to which the depreciable asset belongs. The excess expenditure is added to the written-down value of such pool.

Financial costs. Financial costs other than interest incurred by an entity are deducted in calculating the income of the entity from an investment or business. However, the deduction is limited to the sum of the following:

- Financial gains to be included in calculating the income of the entity from the business or investment
- Fifty percent of the chargeable income of the entity for the year from the business or investment, calculated without including financial gains derived by the entity or deducting financial costs incurred by the entity

Any outstanding financial costs can be carried forward for up to five tax years.

The timing of the inclusions and exclusions of financial gains and costs is determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP).

Inventories. In determining the chargeable income of a person from a business, the cost of inventory used in generating the income is deducted. The deductible amount is determined by adding to the value of the opening stock the expenses incurred by the person that is included in the cost of trading stock and deducting the value of the closing stock from the amount.

Provisions. Bad debts incurred in business are deductible if the company proves to the satisfaction of the Commissioner-General of the GRA that the debts have become bad, and that it has taken all reasonable steps to ensure payment, but to no avail. Under the Tax Act, provisions for bad and doubtful debts are not allowed for tax purposes.

All amounts recovered with respect to bad debts that were deducted must be included in income for the accounting year of the recovery.

Research and development expenditure. Expenses with respect to research and development are deductible if the expenses are wholly, exclusively and necessarily incurred in generating the income of the business, regardless of whether the expense is of a capital nature.

Capital allowances (tax depreciation). Capital allowances are granted on depreciable assets. Depreciable assets are classified into five main classes. Assets in Classes 1, 2, and 3 are placed in

Formula for calculating

separate pools, and capital allowances granted with respect to the pool. Capital allowances for Classes 4 and 5 assets are granted on individual assets of the same class. To claim capital allowances, a company must satisfy the following conditions:

- It used the asset in the production of the income.
- It incurred cost in purchasing the asset.

Capital allowances granted for a particular tax year are deemed to be deductions in arriving at the chargeable income or loss of the company.

The following table presents the various classes of assets and details for calculating their capital allowances (capital allowances granted with respect to assets used in mining and petroleum operations are not included in the table).

Rate

Clas	s Assets	Rate %	capital allowances
1	Computers and data handling equipment, together with peripheral devices	40	$(A \times B \times C) \div 365 (a)$
2	Automobiles; buses and minibuses; goods vehicles; construction and earth-moving equipment, heavy general purpose or specialized trucks; trailers and trailermounted containers; plant and machinery used in manufacturing; and costs of a capital nature with respect to long-term crop planting costs	30	(A x B x C) ÷ 365 (a)
3	Railroad cars, locomotives and equipment; vessels, barges, tugs, and similar water transportation equipment; aircraft; specialized public utility plant, equipment and machinery; office furniture, fixtures and equipment; and any depreciable asset not included in another class	20	(A x B x C) ÷ 365 (a)
4	Buildings, structures and similar works of a permanent nature	10	$(A \times B \times C) \div 365 (b)(c)$
5	Intangible assets	- (d)	$[(A \div D) \times C] \div 365 (c)(e)$
(2)	A is the written-down value of the	a nool at t	he end of a basis period R is the

⁽a) A is the written-down value of the pool at the end of a basis period, B is the depreciation rate applicable to the pool, and C is the number of days in the period.

- (b) A is the cost base of the asset, B is the depreciation rate, and C is the number of days in the basis period.
- The total amount of capital allowances granted for a Class 4 or 5 asset may not exceed the cost basis of the asset.
- (d) The rate is determined by formula.(e) A is the cost base of the asset, C is the number of days in the basis period, and D is the useful life of the asset in whole years calculated at the time the asset is acquired.

Mining and petroleum. A different method applies for granting capital allowances for mining and petroleum companies or contractors. For mining and petroleum operations, assets are pooled on a year-by-year basis, and assets acquired each year represent a separate pool. Capital allowances are calculated on straight-line basis at a rate of 20% on each separate pool.

Relief for losses. Enterprises engaged in government priority sectors are permitted to carry forward losses for a period of five years. However, enterprises operating in any other sector of the economy are allowed to carry forward losses for a period of three years.

Losses incurred on completion of long-term contracts may be carried back to prior tax years.

Groups of companies. Each company within a group must file a separate tax return. Offsetting of losses against profits among members of the group is not allowed.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT); imposed on all supplies of goods and services made in,	
or goods imported into, Ghana, except	
for exempt items; services imported for	
the person's own consumption are subject	
to a reverse VAT charge	12.5
National Health Insurance Levy (NHIL);	
imposed on all supplies of goods and	
services made in or imported into Ghana,	
except for supplies that are specifically	
exempt; services imported for the person's	
own consumption are subject to a reverse	
NHIL charge	2.5
VAT Flat Rate Scheme; retailers and wholesalers	
of goods must charge VAT on their supplies at	
a flat rate; input VAT incurred by persons under	
the scheme cannot be claimed	3
Ghana Education Trust Fund levy (GETFund levy);	
imposed on all supplies of goods and services made	
in or imported into Ghana, except for supplies that	
are specifically exempt; services imported for the	
person's own consumption are subject to a reverse	2.5
GETFund levy charge	2.5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in Ghana is the Ghana cedi (GHS).

The Foreign Exchange Act, 2006 (Act 723) governs foreignexchange controls in Ghana. However, the Bank of Ghana exercises much discretion in administering the act.

Anti-avoidance legislation. A company must obtain a tax-clearance certificate to engage in certain transactions, including the purchase of goods in commercial quantities from producers, distributors, manufacturers or importers. The Commissioner-General of the GRA has the power to disregard or re-characterize fictitious arrangements and schemes entered into or carried out for the purposes of avoiding tax. The income tax law contains the following three specific anti-avoidance measures:

- Income splitting (see Section C)
- Transfer pricing (see *Transfer pricing*)
- Thin capitalization (exempt-debt to exempt-equity ratio; see Debt-to-equity ratio)

Transfer pricing. Ghana introduced transfer pricing regulations in September 2012. The regulations follow the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Transfer Pricing Guidelines. The regulations allow the use of the transfer-pricing methods outlined in the OECD guidelines and the use of an alternative method if the methods stated are not appropriate for determining the arm's-length price for the transaction. On the filing of a return, the Commissioner-General can use an alternative transfer-pricing method if the Commissioner-General takes the view that the method used does not result in the arm's-length price for a transaction.

The regulations also require entities that enter into related-party transactions to prepare contemporaneous documentation to support their returns. Entities must also submit transfer-pricing returns as part of their annual income tax returns within four months after the end of the accounting year.

Debt-to-equity ratio. If an "exempt-controlled resident entity," other than a financial institution, has an "exempt debt" to "exempt equity" ratio in excess of 3:1, no deduction is allowed for interest paid or a foreign-exchange loss incurred on the portion of the debt that exceeds the 3:1 ratio. Broadly, an "exempt-controlled resident entity" is a resident entity of which at least 50% of its underlying ownership or control is held by an "exempt person," which is a nonresident person or a resident person meeting certain criteria. The law also provides detailed definitions of "exempt debt" and "exempt equity."

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following are the maximum withholding rates under Ghana's double tax treaties for dividends, interest, royalties, and management and technology transfer fees.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties and management and technology transfer fees %
Barbados	5/7.5 (a)	5/7.5 (b)	7.5
Belgium	5	10	15
Czech Republic	5	5	8
France	8	10	15

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties and management and technology transfer fees %
Denmark	5	8	8
Germany	8	10	15
Ireland	7	7	8/10 (c)
Italy	5	10	10
Mauritius	7	7	8/10 (c)
Morocco	5/10 (d)	10	10
Netherlands	8	10	15
Singapore	7	7	7/10 (e)
South Africa	8	10	15
Switzerland	5	10	8
United Kingdom	8	10	15
Non-treaty jurisdictions	8	8	15/20 (f)
Non-treaty jurisdictions	8	8	15/20 (f)

- (a) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner holds at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividend. The 7.5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (b) The 5% rate applies if the interest is derived by a bank that is a resident of the other contracting state. The 7.5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (c) The 8% rate applies to royalties. The 10% rate applies to technical services.
- (d) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company. The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a partnership and in all other cases.
- (e) The 7% rate applies to royalties. The 10% rate applies to technical services.
- (f) The 15% rate applies to royalties. The 20% rate applies to management and technical service fees.

Gibraltar

Branch Tax Rate (%)

Withholding Tax (%)

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

10 (a)

Gibraltar		GMT +1
EY Regal House Queensway Gibraltar	+350 200-13-200 Fax: +350 200-13-201	
Principal Tax Contact		
Neil Rumford	+350 200-13-204	
	Mobile: +350 56-000-906 Email: neil.rumford@gi.ey.com	
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax	Rate (%)	10 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate	· /	0

 Dividends
 0

 Interest
 0

 Royalties
 0

 Branch Remittance Tax
 0

 Net Operating Losses (Years)
 0

 Carryback
 0

 Carryforward
 Unlimited (b)

(a) A tax rate of 20% applies to utility, energy and fuel supply companies and companies abusing a dominant market position.

(b) In general, the carryforward is unlimited. However, if both a change in ownership and a major change in the nature or conduct of a trade carried on by the company occurs within a three-year period, losses incurred in any financial period beginning before the change in ownership cannot be offset against losses incurred subsequent to the change in ownership.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies are taxed on profits "accrued in or derived from" Gibraltar. "Accrued in or derived from" is defined by reference to the location of the activities that generate the profits. If a company's income results from an underlying activity that requires a license and regulation under any law of Gibraltar, the income is deemed to accrue in and derive from Gibraltar, except for income from activities carried on outside Gibraltar by a branch or permanent establishment.

The above rule applies regardless of whether a company is registered in Gibraltar or whether it is ordinarily resident in Gibraltar. A company is ordinarily resident in Gibraltar if central management and control is exercised in Gibraltar or is exercised outside Gibraltar by persons who are ordinarily resident in Gibraltar.

Rates of corporation tax. All companies are chargeable on taxable profits at a rate of 10%, except for utility, energy and fuel supply companies and companies deemed to be abusing a dominant market position, which are subject to tax at a rate of 20%.

Capital gains. Capital gains are not taxed in Gibraltar. Capital losses are not deductible.

Administration. For financial periods ending on or after 1 January 2016, all companies that are registered in Gibraltar or that have income assessable to tax in Gibraltar are required to file a return. For prior financial periods, only companies with income assessable to tax in Gibraltar were required to file a return. Returns, accounts and computations must be filed within nine months after the end of the month in which the financial period ends.

For financial periods ending on or after 1 January 2016, all companies incorporated in Gibraltar that declare a dividend in a financial period are required to file a dividend return within nine months after the end of the month in which that financial period ends. Companies that are listed on a recognized stock exchange are exempt from this requirement. Before 2016, only companies incorporated in Gibraltar that declared a dividend in favor of a person ordinarily resident in Gibraltar or in favor of another company incorporated in Gibraltar were required to file a dividend return

Companies must make payments on account of their corporation tax by 28 February and 30 September each year. Each payment is made toward the tax liability for the financial period in which the payment on account is due. The amount of payment on account due is based on the tax payable for the last relevant financial period. An application can be made for a reduced or zero payment if basing the payment on a prior year would result in an excessive payment. The final payment with respect to a financial period is due within nine months after the end of the month in which that financial period ends.

Companies not complying with filing and payment deadlines are subject to penalties and surcharges.

A self-assessment system requires companies to assess correctly their tax liabilities, with any underpayment of tax being subject to surcharges.

Companies may request advance tax rulings. In October 2018, a process for requesting and issuing rulings was set out in legislation

Dividends. Dividends paid by Gibraltar companies are not subject to withholding tax. Tax credits are attached to dividends paid by companies incorporated in Gibraltar. This tax credit equals the tax paid by the company on the profits out of which the dividend is paid. Restrictions may apply to how such tax credits may be utilized.

Dividend income is not taxable in the following circumstances:

- The dividend is received by a company from another company.
- The dividend is received by a person who is not ordinarily resident in Gibraltar.
- The dividend is received from a company that has its shares listed on a recognized stock exchange.
- The dividend represents the distribution of profits or gains on which no tax has been charged in accordance with the provisions of the Income Tax Act 2010 (the act contains rules

governing the allocation of dividends to specific profits or gains).

The above exceptions may be subject to the anti-avoidance provisions that are part of the European Union (EU) Parent-Subsidiary Directive.

Interest. Withholding tax is not imposed on the payment of interest. Interest income is not taxable, except for the following:

- Interest on loans or advances by one company to another company if the interest from an individual company is GIP100,000 or more per year. Under an anti-avoidance measure, interest received or receivable from different companies is considered to be from the same company for the purposes of the GIP100,000 threshold if those companies are "connected persons." For this purpose, interest is deemed to be accrued and derived in Gibraltar if the company in receipt of the interest is a Gibraltar-registered company.
- Interest income of a company that lends to, or takes deposits from, the general public or engages in similar activities.

Royalties. Royalty income received or receivable by a company is taxable. Such income is deemed to be accrued and derived in Gibraltar if the company receiving the royalties is a Gibraltar-registered company.

Non-trading rental income from movable property. Non-trading rental income from movable property is taxable, effective from 22 November 2018. Such income is deemed to accrue in and derive from Gibraltar if the recipient is a Gibraltar-registered company.

Foreign tax relief. Unilateral tax relief is granted with respect to tax paid or payable in another jurisdiction on income from that jurisdiction. This is restricted to the tax that would otherwise have been payable in Gibraltar on that income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable profits are determined based on financial statements prepared in accordance with Gibraltar generally accepted accounting practice (GAAP), or UK GAAP or International Financial Reporting Standards, subject to certain adjustments and provisions.

In general, expenses must be incurred wholly and exclusively for the purposes of the trade, business, profession or vocation. However, specific reliefs and prohibitions exist for certain expenses.

Certain expenses are either not deductible or are subject to restrictions, including the following:

- Interest paid or payable to a person not resident in Gibraltar is not deductible to the extent that the interest is charged at a rate greater than a reasonable commercial rate.
- Depreciation and amortization of assets are not deductible (instead capital allowances are given; see Tax depreciation [capital allowances]).
- Contributions to a provident, pension or other fund for the benefit of employees are not deductible if the fund has not been approved by the Commissioner of Income Tax.

- The cost of entertaining existing and potential clients and persons introducing business, are deductible, but detailed rules restrict deductibility.
- For a branch or a company with a branch, the deduction for certain head office expenses or certain expenses incurred by a branch for the common purpose of the company is restricted to 5% of gross income of the branch.
- "General" expenses are apportioned between chargeable and non-chargeable income on a pro rata basis. The part of such expenses attributable to non-chargeable income is not deductible.

Tax depreciation (capital allowances). The first GIP30,000 of plant and machinery (including, among other items, fixtures, fittings, equipment and commercial motor vehicles) acquired in a financial period is fully deductible in that period. In addition, the first GIP50,000 of qualifying capital expenditure on information technology investment in a financial period is also fully deductible.

All such assets are pooled for tax purposes. The pool is increased with respect to any additions in excess of initial allowances given, and reduced by the proceeds of any disposals in the period. The allowance for the year is then calculated at 15% of the value of the pool. The pool value is then reduced by that allowance and the remaining balance carried forward to the next period. For companies taxed at 20% (see *Rates of corporate tax*), the annual allowance is given at 20% instead of 15%.

Groups of companies. Gibraltar law does not provide for tax consolidation. It does not have any provision for group relief (that is, the use of tax losses of one group company by another group company).

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Stamp duty	
On the issuance or increase of authori	ized
share capital, or on the issuance of lo	oan
capital; fixed amount per transaction	GIP10
On the purchase of real estate in Gibr	altar
First- and second-time buyers	
First GIP260,000 of purchase price	0%
Balance above GIP260,000 to	
GIP350,000	5.5%
Balance above GIP350,000	3.5%
Other buyers	
Purchase price not exceeding	
GIP200,000	0%
Purchase price between GIP200,00)1
and GIP350,000	2% on first GIP250,000,
	and 5.5% on balance
Purchase price of over	
GIP350,000	3% on first GIP350,000, and 3.5% on balance

Nature of tax Rate

Social insurance contributions, on employees' wages and salaries; payable on weekly wages by Employer

Employee (under 60)

20% (subject to minimum of GIP18.15 per employee per week and maximum of GIP40.15 per employee per week)
10% (subject to minimum of GIP6.05 per week and maximum of GIP30.25 per week)

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Restrictions are not imposed on foreign exchange or on inward or outward investments. The transfer of profits and dividends, loan principal and interest, royalties and fees is unlimited, subject to company law.

Anti-avoidance legislation. Gibraltar tax law contains several anti-avoidance provisions.

General. The Commissioner of Income Tax may disregard part or all of arrangements that are deemed to be artificial and/or fictitious and whose purpose is to reduce or eliminate tax payable. "Artificial or fictitious" includes not being consistent with the international standard of the arm's-length principle as defined by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) in its Transfer Pricing Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises and Tax Administrations.

Any "notifiable arrangement" or "notifiable proposal" must be disclosed to the Commissioner of Income Tax. Detailed procedures exist for seeking clearance in advance of proposals. A timetable is provided for the Commissioner to request further information, to notify the applicant that anti-avoidance provisions will or will not apply, or to notify the applicant that the Commissioner requires a further 21 days to make a decision.

Expenses in favor of connected parties. In certain circumstances, the deduction for expenses incurred in favor of a connected party or parties may be restricted to the lower of 5% of turnover or 75% of profit before taking into account the expenses in question.

Debt-to-equity ratios. Thin-capitalization rules apply to interest paid by a company in the following circumstances:

- The interest is paid to a connected party that is not a company.
- The loan is secured by assets belonging to a connected party that is not a company.

In the above circumstances, if the loan is not considered to be on arm's-length terms and if the loan capital to equity ratio is greater than 5:1, interest paid by the company may be treated as a dividend instead of a deductible expense.

Interest paid to a connected party in excess of the amount that would have been charged on an arm's-length basis may be deemed to be a dividend instead of a deductible expense.

Interest may be disallowed as a deductible expense if both of the following circumstances exist:

- The loan is secured by a cash deposit made with the lender (or party connected to the lender) or secured by certain investments.
- The income from the cash deposit or investment is not assessable to tax.

EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive. Gibraltar has implemented the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive (ATAD). Measures, which apply to accounting periods commencing on or after 1 January 2019, include those described below.

Interest deduction limitation. The deduction for interest expense available to companies within a group is limited to the greater of the following:

- 30% of the taxpayer's earnings before interest, tax, depreciation or amortization (EBITDA)
- EUR3 million for the entire group

Interest costs not deductible in a tax year may be carried forward indefinitely to future tax years. Unused interest capacity may be carried forward for up to five years.

The above does not apply to single entities and financial undertakings.

Controlled foreign company rule. For the purposes of the ATAD rules, a controlled foreign company (CFC) is an entity or permanent establishment not resident in Gibraltar that meets the following requirements:

- It is controlled by the taxpayer.
- Its profits are not taxable in Gibraltar.
- It pays tax of less than 50% of the tax that would be payable in Gibraltar were the entity taxable in Gibraltar.

The undistributed profits of the CFC arising from non-genuine arrangements put in place for a tax advantage are included as income of the taxpayer. The above does not apply to a CFC if it has accounting profits of no more than EUR750,000 and non-trading income of no more than EUR75,000 or if its accounting profits amount to no more than 10% of its operating costs for the financial period.

Hybrid mismatch rule. This rule applies if, as a result of differences in the legal characterization of a financial instrument or entity between two EU member states, either of the following circumstances exists:

- A deduction in both EU member states for the same expense, payment or loss
- A deduction in one EU member state without the inclusion of the corresponding income in the other member state

In the former case, the deduction is allowed only if Gibraltar is the source of the payment. In the latter case, a deduction is not allowed.

In January 2020, Gibraltar implemented Council Directive (EU) 2017/952 (ATAD 2), which amends the ATAD rules regarding hybrid mismatches with third countries. The amendment extends the territorial scope of the anti-hybrid mismatch provision to hybrid mismatches with jurisdictions outside of the EU. It also

includes rules for hybrid permanent establishment mismatches, hybrid transfers, imported mismatches and dual-resident mismatches. The legislation does not include the ATAD 2 provisions on reverse hybrid entities, because ATAD 2 does not require these provisions to be implemented until 1 January 2021. The legislation does not go beyond the ATAD 2's mandatory "minimum standards" to neutralize hybrid mismatches. Gibraltar opted in for all possible exceptions provided for by the ATAD 2. The amendments with respect to the ATAD 2 apply with respect to accounting periods commencing on or after 1 January 2020.

Exit taxes. The provisions in ATAD relating to exit taxes were implemented in Gibraltar in January 2020. The exit tax applies to any of the following circumstances:

- · An entity transfers assets from its head office to its permanent establishment outside Gibraltar, and Gibraltar, as the EU member state of the head office, no longer has the right to tax the transferred assets as a result of the transfer.
- An entity transfers assets from its permanent establishment in Gibraltar to its head office or another permanent establishment outside Gibraltar, and Gibraltar, as the EU member state of the permanent establishment, no longer has the right to tax the transferred assets as a result of the transfer
- A taxpayer transfers its tax residence from Gibraltar to another jurisdiction, except for those assets which remain effectively connected with a permanent establishment in Gibraltar.
- A taxpayer transfers the business carried on by its permanent establishment from Gibraltar to outside Gibraltar, and Gibraltar, as the EU member state of the permanent establishment, no longer has the right to tax the transferred assets as a result of the transfer. A transfer of business is defined as being where the entity ceases to have a taxable presence in Gibraltar and acquires a taxable presence in another jurisdiction, without becoming tax resident in that other jurisdiction.

A transfer of assets is defined as a situation in which Gibraltar loses the right to tax the transferred assets, while the assets remain under the ownership of the same taxpayer.

Tax is imposed at the applicable corporate rate on the difference between the market value of the transferred assets less their value for tax purposes.

The legislation applies to accounting periods commencing on or after 1 January 2020.

F. Tax treaties

Gibraltar has no tax treaties in force. In October 2019, a tax treaty was signed between the United Kingdom and Gibraltar, but at the time of writing, it is pending ratification by both jurisdictions. Gibraltar has implemented the EU Parent Subsidiary Directive and the EU Directive on Interest and Royalties. Notwithstanding the legislation arising from these EU directives, Gibraltar does not impose withholding tax on dividends, interest or royalties.

Greece

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT +2 Athens

EY +30 (210) 288-6000 8B Chimarras Str. Fax: +30 (210) 288-6908

15125, Maroussi, Athens

Greece

Principal Tax Contact

* Stefanos Mitsios +30 (210) 288-6363

Mobile: +30 (694) 424-2295 Email: stefanos.mitsios@gr.ey.com

Business Tax Services

* Stefanos Mitsios +30 (210) 288-6363

Mobile: +30 (694) 424-2295 Email: stefanos.mitsios@gr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Spyros Kaminaris

+30 (210) 288-6369

Mobile: +30 (697) 334-0973 Email: spyros.kaminaris@gr.ey.com

Konstantina Galli +30 (210) 288-6355

Mobile: +30 (697) 377-3211

Email: konstantina.galli@gr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

 Christos Kourouniotis +30 (210) 288-6378

Mobile: +30 (694) 229-4565

Email: christos.kourouniotis@gr.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

 Spyros Kaminaris +30 (210) 288-6369

> Mobile: +30 (697) 334-0973 Email: spyros.kaminaris@gr.ey.com

Mary Michalopoulou +30 (210) 288-6367

Mobile: +30 (697) 334-0952

Email: mary.michalopoulou@gr.ey.com

Riana Zanni +30 (210) 288-6397

> Mobile: +30 (697) 758-5797 Email: riana.zanni@gr.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

* Stefanos Mitsios +30 (210) 288-6363

Mobile: +30 (694) 424-2295 Email: stefanos.mitsios@gr.ey.com

 Tassos Anastassiadis +30 (210) 288-6367

Mobile: +30 (697) 277-7797

Email: tassos.anastassiadis@gr.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

 Nikos Evangelopoulos +30 (210) 288-6163

Mobile: +30 (697) 377-3208

Email: nikos.evangelopoulos@gr.ey.com

+30 (210) 288-6413

Mobile: +30 (697) 334-0950 Email: john.goulias@gr.ey.com

John Goulias

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

* Stefanos Mitsios +30 (210) 288-6363 Mobile: +30 (694) 424-2295 Email: stefanos.mitsios@gr.ey.com

People Advisory Services

* Stefanos Mitsios +30 (210) 288-6363 Mobile: +30 (694) 424-2295 Email: stefanos.mitsios@gr.ey.com

Eftichia Kasselaki +30 (210) 288-6293 Mobile +30 (694) 464-7020 Email: eftichia.kasselaki@gr.ey.com

Indirect Tax

 Tassos Anastassiadis +30 (210) 288-6367

Mobile: +30 (697) 277-7797

Email: tassos.anastassiadis@gr.ey.com

Legal Services

 Eirinikos Platis +30 (210) 288-6521

> Mobile: +30 (697) 373-0953 Email: eirinikos.platis@gr.ey.com

At the time of writing, changes to the tax law were expected. Because of these expected changes, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) Branch Tax Rate (%)	24 (a) 24 (b) 24
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	5 (c)
Interest	()
Bank Interest	15 (d)(e)
Interest on Treasury Bills and Corporate	. , , ,
Bonds	15 (d)(e)
Repos and Reverse Repos	15 (d)(e)
Other Interest	
Paid to Greek Legal Entities	15
Paid to Foreign Legal Entities	15 (e)(f)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how and	
similar payments	20 (e)(f)
Technical Service Fees, Management	
Service Fees, Consulting Service Fees	
and Fees for Similar Services	0/20 (g)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- Law 4646/12.12.2019 introduced a 24% corporate income tax rate for the 2019 and future fiscal years. The corporate income tax rate of 29% for banks continues to apply.
- For details regarding the taxation of capital gains derived by legal persons or legal entities, see Section B.
- The 5% withholding tax rate applies to dividends and interim dividends distributed by a Greek corporation (anonymos eteria, or AE; in certain countries, a corporation is referred to as a société anonyme, or SA) and profits distributed by a Greek limited liability company (eteria periorismenis efthinis, or EPE). This 5% withholding tax is subject to rates applicable under double tax treaties or under the European Union (EU) Parent-Subsidiary Directive (amended by Directive 2011/96/EC).
- This 15% withholding tax is subject to rates applicable under double tax treaties or under the EU Interest-Royalties Directive.

- (e) This is a final tax if the beneficiary is a legal person (for example, a company) or legal entity that satisfies both of the following conditions:
 - It does not have its tax residency in Greece.
 - It does not maintain a permanent establishment for corporate income tax purposes in Greece.

In addition, non-Greek tax resident companies with no permanent establishment in Greece are exempt from tax on interest arising from listed corporate bonds (applicable for interest payments made on or after 1 January 2020).

- (f) This 20% withholding tax is subject to rates applicable under double tax treaties or under the EU Interest-Royalties Directive. No tax is withheld on payments of royalties made to legal persons or legal entities that have their tax residence in Greece or that have a Greek permanent establishment in Greece.
- (g) No tax is withheld if the recipient has its tax residency in Greece or another EU/European Economic Area (EEA) country; otherwise, a 20% withholding tax applies.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Greek companies are taxed on their worldwide income. Foreign business enterprises are taxed only on income derived from a permanent establishment in Greece or on profits generated in Greece. An AE, SA or EPE is Greek if its corporate seat or place of effective management is located in Greece.

A legal person or entity is considered to be a Greek tax resident in the following cases:

- It is incorporated or established under Greek law.
- It has its registered office in Greece.
- Its place of effective management is in Greece at any time during the tax year.

The "place of effective management" concept should be reviewed on an ad hoc basis in the context of the factual background of each case. For this purpose, indicative criteria are listed, such as the following:

- The place where the day-to-day management of the company takes place
- The place where strategic business decisions are made
- The place where the annual general meeting of shareholders or partners or the board of directors takes place
- The place where the accounting books of the company are held
- The residence of the members of the board of directors

In addition, the Greek tax administration may examine additional factors, such as the residence of the majority of the shareholders or partners.

Rate of corporate income tax. The standard corporate income tax rate is currently 24% (see footnote [a] in Section A for further details).

Capital gains. Capital gains earned by legal entities are treated as business income and are subject to corporate income tax at the standard rate of 24% if they derive from the following:

- Disposals of fixed assets
- Transfers of businesses as going concerns
- Disposals of real estate property that do not constitute a business activity per se
- Transfers of securities (such as listed shares, unlisted shares, interests in partnerships, treasury bills, Greek state bonds and derivatives)

As of 1 July 2020, companies are exempt from capital gains tax arising from the disposal of a participation held in a legal entity, provided that they hold at least a 10% participation for a period of 24 months and that the conditions of Directive 2011/96/EU (Parent-Subsidiary Directive) are met. This income is not subject to tax on distribution or capitalization, while any related expenses are not deductible; by way of exception, corresponding losses may be tax deductible as of 1 January 2020, on the condition that they have been booked up to 31 December 2019 (tax deductibility of such losses is permitted only to the extent that such losses are realized up to 31 December 2022).

Sales of listed shares are also subject to a 0.2% transaction duty.

Administration. The fiscal year coincides with the calendar year. Legal persons or entities keeping double-entry books may set their tax year to end on 30 June or on any other date coinciding with the tax year-end of their foreign shareholder. An option for a tax year exceeding 12 months is not available. Greek SAs or AEs, Greek EPEs and branches of foreign companies must file an annual corporate income tax return by the end of the sixth month following the end of their fiscal year.

In general, on filing their annual corporate income tax return, legal entities must make an advance payment against the next year's income tax liability. Such advance payment equals the amount calculated by applying a rate of 100% to the income tax due for the year for which the return is filed (it was 95% for the 2018 fiscal year). The final payment of tax is calculated by subtracting the advance payment made in the preceding year and other prepayments of tax (including taxes withheld at source) and foreign taxes paid on foreign-source income from the amount of tax due. The foreign tax credit cannot exceed the amount of Greek tax otherwise payable on the foreign-source income.

A description of the penalties is provided below; if more than one penalty applies to the same tax offense, only the provision providing for the largest penalty applies.

A failure to file a corporate income tax return or to file in time a corporate income tax return results in the imposition of an administrative penalty ranging from EUR100 (if no tax is due) to EUR500 (if tax is due).

A failure to pay corporate income tax as a result of filing an inaccurate corporate income tax return results in the imposition of the following penalties:

- If the filing of an inaccurate corporate income tax return results in a difference of corporate income tax of 5% to 20%, the penalty equals 10% of the amount of the difference between the tax assessed on the basis of the tax return and the corrective tax assessment.
- If the filing of inaccurate corporate income tax return results in a difference of corporate income tax exceeding 20% but not exceeding 50%, the penalty equals 25% of the amount of the difference.
- If the filing of inaccurate corporate income tax return results in a difference of corporate income tax exceeding 50%, the penalty equals 50% of the amount of the difference.

A failure to file a corporate income tax return when corporate income tax would be due results in the imposition of a penalty equal to 50% of the amount of corporate income tax avoided.

In addition to the above, interest in arrears for the late payment of corporate tax is assessed; the current rate is 0.73% per month.

A failure to file a withholding tax return, the filing of an inaccurate withholding tax return or the failure to pay withholding taxes on time results in the imposition of a penalty equal to 50% of the amount of the unpaid tax.

Dividends. A 5% withholding tax is imposed on dividends and interim dividends distributed to Greek or foreign beneficiaries by Greek SAs and profits distributed by Greek EPEs, unless an applicable double tax treaty provides otherwise (see Section F) or unless tax relief is available under the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive (90/435/EEC), as amended by Directive 2011/96/EC). For details regarding the rules in this directive, please see below. This tax represents the final tax liability of the recipient with respect to the dividends received if the recipient is a legal entity that does not have tax residency in Greece and does not maintain a permanent establishment in Greece.

A Greek subsidiary is not required to withhold the 5% withholding tax from dividends and interim dividends distributed to their EU parent companies if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The EU parent company holds a minimum 10% participation in the Greek subsidiary.
- The EU parent company holds the above participation in the Greek subsidiary for at least two consecutive years.
- The recipient EU parent company satisfies all of the following additional conditions:
 - It has one of the legal types listed in Annex I of EU Directive 2011/96/EC.
 - It is tax resident in one of the EU member states (and is not considered tax resident in any non-EU country).
 - It is subject to one of the taxes listed in Annex I of Section B of EU Directive 2011/96/EC, with no option for a tax exemption.

If a Greek tax resident legal person distributes dividends to its parent company and if the parent company has not completed the two-year holding period for a 10% participation but meets the rest of the exemption requirements (see above), the distribution can be exempt from withholding tax, provided that the local Greek tax resident legal person deposits a bank guarantee in an amount based on a specific calculation. This amount is almost equal to the amount of the dividend withholding tax due.

Foreign tax credit. Foreign-source income is usually taxable with a credit for foreign income taxes paid, up to the amount of Greek tax corresponding to the foreign-source income. The credit cannot exceed the amount of Greek tax payable on the same amount.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income for all legal entities consists of annual gross income, less allowable deductions. In principle, expenses

may be deducted only from gross income for the fiscal year in which they are incurred.

In general, all ordinary business expenses and specific items mentioned in the tax law may be deducted for tax purposes (with the exception of certain expenses that the law explicitly indicates are not deductible for tax purposes) only if the following conditions are satisfied:

- They are made in the interest of the business or in the ordinary course of its business transactions.
- They reflect an actual transaction that has a value not considered lower or higher than the actual value, based on indirect audit methods (cross-checks).
- They are recorded in the accounting books for the period in which they are incurred and are supported by proper documentation.

Special reference is made to the deductibility of expenses made for scientific and technological research.

The Income Tax Code also includes a list of nondeductible expenses.

Inventories. Inventory and semi-finished products must be evaluated according to current accounting principles. The tax law does not determine any official method for stock valuation. However, beginning with the tax year in which a valuation method is first used by a company for valuation of its inventory and semifinished products, the company must use the method for a minimum of four years.

Provisions. Bad debt provisions and write-offs are deductible for corporate income tax purposes at a rate defined on a case-by-case basis, based the amount of the uncollected debt and the time period during which the debt remains uncollected.

For uncollected debts that do not exceed EUR1,000 and that are overdue for a period of more than 12 months, the taxpayer may establish a provision equal to 100% of the debt.

For uncollected debts that exceed EUR1,000 and that are overdue, the taxpayer may establish a provision equal to the following:

- 50% of the debt if it is overdue from 12 to 18 months
- 75% of the debt if it is overdue from 18 to 24 months
- 100% of the debt if this is overdue for more than 24 months

Effective from 1 January 2020, regardless of the time that the debt was created, the following rules apply:

- Bad debts up to EUR300 per debtor (value-added tax [VAT] included) can be written off, without the creditor being obliged to conduct all the proper legal actions to safeguard their collection, under the conditions set out by law. Bad debts written off cannot exceed 5% of the total amount of the receivables of the business per tax year.
- Bad debts written off in the context of a mutual agreement or judicial settlement can also be written off under conditions for tax purposes, without the creditor being obliged to conduct all the proper legal actions to safeguard their collection.

Restrictions are imposed on the formation of bad debt provisions for a shareholder or partner holding at least a 10% participation in a business and for business' subsidiaries with a minimum 10% participation. Special rules are also provided for the deduction of bad debt provisions by banks, leasing and factoring companies.

Depreciation. Depreciation is performed by applying a specific depreciation rate to the acquisition or construction cost for a business asset. The depreciation of each fixed asset begins the month following the month in which the asset is first used or put into service by the taxpayer. The following table provides the annual depreciation rates.

Categories of assets	Depreciation rate (%)
Buildings, installations, facilities	
industrial installations, non-building	
facilities, warehouses and special loading	
and unloading vehicles	4
Plots of land used for mining purposes	
and quarries, except those used for	
ancillary mining activities	5
Public means of transportation	
(including airplanes, trains and ships)	5
Machinery and equipment	
(except for personal computers [PCs]	
and software)	10
Means of transportation of individuals	16
Means of transportation of goods	12
Intangible assets and royalties and	
expenses of multiannual depreciation	10
PCs and software	20
Equipment used for scientific and	
technological research	40
Other fixed assets	10

An option exists for one-off depreciation of fixed assets valued up to EUR1,500 in the year in which the assets are acquired and placed in service. Newly established companies are eligible to claim depreciation for all of their fixed assets at a 0% rate for their first three years.

Relief for losses. Tax losses may be carried forward to offset business profits in the following five consecutive tax years from the tax year in which they are incurred. The right to carry forward tax losses ceases to apply if both of the following events occur:

- More than 33% of the direct or indirect shareholding participation or voting rights in a legal person or entity changes in a tax year.
- In the same and/or in the subsequent tax year, the business activity of the legal person or entity changes in excess of 50% in terms of its turnover, in relation to the tax year immediately preceding the tax year of the change described in the bullet above.

Offsetting of losses incurred abroad against business profits derived domestically is not allowed, with the exception of income arising in other EU or EEA member states that is not exempted based on an applicable double tax treaty. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Each company forming part of a group must file a separate return. The law does not provide for consolidated tax returns or other group relief.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT) Standard rate	24
Reduced rate	13
	(special reduced
	rate of 6%)
Stamp duty on private loan agreements	2.4/3.6
Capital duty	1.1
Annual real estate tax; imposed on the	
value of real estate owned by legal entities;	
the rate depends on the zone of the real estate,	
its surface, year built, whether the property	***
faces a national road and other factors	Various
Special property tax; imposed on the	
"objective" value of real estate property;	
the tax does not apply if the company has	
listed shares or if it discloses its corporate	
structure and the ultimate individual	
shareholders or partners are revealed	15
Real estate transfer tax; imposed on taxable val-	ue 3

E. Miscellaneous matters

Transfer pricing. Greek tax law includes a transfer-pricing clause (Articles 21 and 22 of the Code of Fiscal Procedure) that is aligned with international standards. In addition, the transfer-pricing legislation requires that an enterprise maintain documentation files.

Effective from of 1 January 2014, a new definition of "associated/ affiliate enterprises" is introduced. The new law defines the term "associated person," which extends to legal entities, individuals and any other body of persons. The term encompasses two persons if any of the following circumstances exists:

- One of them holds directly or indirectly shares, parts or quotas in the other of at least 33%, estimated on the basis of total value or number, or equivalent profit participation rights or voting rights.
- Another third person participates directly or indirectly in the other two in any of the aforementioned ways.
- Between them, direct or indirect management dependence or control exists or the possibility exists for one person to exercise decisive influence over the other or for a third person to do so in both of them.

Effective from 1 January 2014, the concept of advance pricing arrangements (APAs) is introduced in Greek transfer-pricing legislation.

Debt-to-equity rules. No deduction is allowed for interest expenses (with the exception of interest on banking loans and corporate bond loans) incurred on loans granted by third parties to the extent

that the interest rate exceeds the interest that would be payable if the applicable interest rate were equal to the interest rate for loans connected with revolving accounts to noncredit or nonfinancial enterprises, as published by the Bank of Greece.

Interest expenses are not recognized as tax-deductible expenses, to the extent that the excess interest expenses (interest expense less any interest income) exceed 30% of the taxable profits before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (tax EBITDA). The tax EBITDA is determined based on the financial statements prepared in accordance with Greek accounting rules following the addition of the tax adjustments provided by the Greek Income Tax Code.

For the purposes of applying the above, "exceeding borrowing costs" is defined as the difference between the taxpayer's taxable interest revenues and other economically equivalent taxable revenues and the deductible borrowing costs of such taxpayer, while the term "borrowing costs" includes interest expenses on all forms of debt as well as expenses incurred in connection with the raising of finance. EBITDA is the sum of taxable income, taxadjusted amounts for exceeding borrowing costs, as well as taxadjusted amounts for depreciation and amortization. Tax-exempt income is not taken into account for such calculation.

However, such interest expenses, are recognized as fully tax deductible, provided that the amount of excess interest expenses recorded in the accounting books does not exceed EUR3 million per year. Further, the law recognizes the ability to carry forward without any time limitation exceeding borrowing costs that cannot be deducted in the current tax year.

Nonetheless, the above thin-capitalization rules [maximum threshold up to which exceeding borrowing costs are deducted] do not apply to the following:

- Exceeding borrowing costs incurred on loans used to fund a long-term public infrastructure project, in cases in which the project operator, borrowing costs, assets and income are all in the EU
- Special Purpose Vehicles to the extent that the interest expenditure is connected to the carrying out of public project(s) or public service(s) by means of a concession agreement ratified by the Greek parliament with a law, or by means of a Public Private Partnership signed on or before 31 December 2014
- · Credit or financial institutions

Controlled foreign corporations. Controlled foreign corporation (CFC) rules have been effective in Greece from 1 January 2014 and have been recently updated after the local implementation of the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive (ATAD) through the enactment of Law 4607/2019. These rules are designed to deal with tax avoidance of Greek companies through the shifting of revenues to subsidiaries in low-tax jurisdictions. Basically, these rules provide for the inclusion in the taxable income of the Greek companies' undistributed passive income (for example, interest, dividends and royalties) of foreign subsidiaries under the conditions stipulated in the law. The CFC provisions do not apply to CFCs established in the EEA, as long as such entities perform substantial economic activity, supported by employees,

equipment, assets and premises, as evidenced by relevant facts and circumstances.

Mergers and acquisitions. Company law regulates mergers and acquisitions in Greece. However, significant tax exemptions and relief for company restructurings may be available.

Transfers of operations. The tax law regulates the tax treatment of a group business restructuring that results in a transfer of operations (exit taxation). In the case of a local or cross-border intragroup restructuring qualifying as a transfer of functions, assets, risks and business opportunities (profit potential), the transfer of these items is considered a "transfer package" for the purposes of the law. If, within the context of such restructuring, a transfer of an intangible asset takes place (among other transfers), such transfer must be made for consideration according to the arm's-length principle, taking into account the total value of the underlying assets and the transfer package (relevant functions and risks transferred). If the taxpayer can prove that no significant intangible assets have been transferred and that arm's-length consideration has been paid with respect to the specific transfer that took place, the transfer-package provisions do not apply.

General anti-avoidance rule. Fiscal Procedure Code Law 4174/2013 introduced a general anti-avoidance rule that has been updated after the local implementation of the EU ATAD through the enactment of Law 4607/2019. The new provisions introduced the term "principal purpose" of an arrangement (principal purpose test) as a determining factor for whether such an arrangement is considered genuine and, consequently, considered by the tax authorities. If an arrangement is considered to be non-genuine, the relevant tax liability is calculated based on the provisions that would have been applicable if such arrangement were not in place. For the purposes of tax determination, the tax administration ignores an arrangement or a series of arrangements put into place if the main purpose, or one of the main purposes, is the obtaining of a tax advantage that defeats the objective or purpose of the applicable tax law. For the purposes of determining whether such arrangements are genuine, not all relevant data and circumstances of each case are considered, while the extent as to which the arrangement in question is being implemented for valid commercial reasons that reflect the economic reality is used as a criterion for this determination. In this context, the tax administration examines whether each arrangement falls within certain circumstances (for example, the arrangement is applied in a manner that is not consistent with usual business conduct or it leads to a significant tax advantage that does not reflect the business risk assumed by the taxpayer). The abovementioned provisions of Law 4607/2019 are applicable to income received and expenses incurred during tax years commencing beginning on or after 1 January 2019.

Law 89/1967 regime. Enterprises licensed to operate under the Law 89/1967 regime may enter into a favorable APA with the tax authorities. A license may be granted to enterprises under this regime if certain conditions are met. The principal condition is that the company must be exclusively engaged in the provision of

specific services to foreign associated companies, the foreign head office or foreign branches. The Ministry of Economy and Finance grants the license after reviewing and approving the applicant's transfer-pricing study (based on the cost-plus method).

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Under most double tax treaties, the rates in the table below apply to the extent that the amount of interest or royalties is at arm's length. The domestic withholding tax rates apply to any excess amounts. In addition, certain recent double tax treaties include an anti-abuse clause.

Greece has implemented EU Directive 2003/49/EC. Under this directive, withholding tax on interest and royalties paid between associated companies of different EU member states was abolished, effective from 1 July 2013.

The following table provides treaty withholding tax rates for dividends, interest and royalties.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	5	5	5
Armenia	5	10	5
Austria	0/5 (m)(n)	0/8 (o)	0/7 (o)
Azerbaijan	5	8	8
Belgium	0/5 (m)(n)	0/10 (l)(o)	0/5 (o)
Bosnia and			
Herzegovina	5 (m)	10	10
Bulgaria	0 (n)	0/10 (o)	0/10 (o)
Canada	5 (m)	10	10
China Mainland	5 (m)	0/10 (1)	10
Croatia	0/5 (m)(n)	10	0/10 (o)
Cyprus	0 (n)	0/10 (o)	0 (e)
Czechoslovakia (i)	0 (n)	0/10 (o)	0/10 (o)
Denmark	0 (n)	0/8 (o)	0/5 (o)
Egypt	5	15	15
Estonia	0/5 (m)(n)	0/10 (o)	0/10 (a)(o)
Finland	0 (n)	0/10 (o)	$0/10 \ (k)(o)$
France	0 (n)	0/10 (o)	0/5 (o)
Georgia	5	8	5
Germany	0 (n)	0/10 (o)	0
Hungary	0 (n)	0/10 (o)	0/10 (o)
Iceland	5 (m)	8	10
India	5	15	20
Ireland	0/5 (m)(n)	5	0/5 (o)
Israel	5	10	10
Italy	0/5 (n)	0/10 (j)(o)	5 (a)(g)(o)
Korea (South)	5 (m)	8	10
Kuwait	0/5 (p)	0/5 (p)	15
Latvia	0/5 (m)(n)	0/10 (o)	0/10 (a)(o)
Lithuania	0/5 (m)(n)	0/10 (o)	0/10 (a)(o)
Luxembourg	0/5 (n)	0/8 (o)	0/7 (h)(o)
Malta	0/5 (m)(n)	0/8 (o)	0/8 (o)
Mexico	5	0/10 (1)	10
Moldova	5 (m)	10	8
Morocco	5 (m)	10	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Netherlands	0/5 (n)	0/8/10 (f)(o)	0/7 (h)(o)
Norway	5	10	10
Poland	0/5 (n)	0/10 (o)	0/10 (o)
Portugal	0/5 (n)	0/15 (o)	0/10 (o)
Qatar	5	0/5 (q)	5
Romania	0/5 (n)	0/10 (o)	0/5/7 (a)(h)(o)
Russian Federation	5 (m)	7	7
San Marino	5 (m)	10	5
Saudi Arabia	5	5	10
Serbia	5 (m)	10	10
Slovenia	0/5 (n)	0/10 (o)	0/10 (o)
South Africa	5 (m)	8 (j)	5/7 (a)(h)
Spain	0/5 (m)(n)	0/8 (o)	0/6 (o)
Sweden	0/5	0/10 (o)	0/5 (o)
Switzerland	0/5 (n)	0/10 (o)	0/5 (o)
Tunisia	5	15	12
Turkey	5	0/12 (1)	10
Ukraine	5 (m)	10	10
United Arab			
Emirates	0/5 (r)	0/5 (r)	5
United Kingdom	0/5 (n)	0	0
United States	5	0 (b)	0 (d)
Uzbekistan	5	10	8
Non-treaty			
jurisdictions (c)	5	15	20

- (a) The rate is 5% for royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment (7% under the Romania and South Africa treaties).
- (b) The 0% rate applies if the recipient does not control directly or indirectly more than 50% of the voting power in the payer. However, the 0% rate does not apply to interest paid to US recipients to the extent that the interest is paid at an annual rate exceeding 9%.
- (c) For details, see Section A.
- (d) The 0% rate does not apply to cinematographic film royalties paid to US residents.
- (e) The rate is 5% for film royalties.
- (f) The rate is 8% if the recipient is a bank or similar entity.
- (g) The rate is 0% for copyright royalties for literary, artistic or scientific works, including films.
- (h) The rate is 5% for royalties for literary, artistic or scientific works, including films.
- Greece honors the Czechoslovakia treaty with respect to the Czech and Slovak Republics.
- (j) Under the South Africa treaty, the rate is 0% for interest paid to the South Africa Reserve Bank. Under the Italy treaty, the rate is 0% for interest payments made by the Greek government, interest payments made to the Italian government and interest payments relating to government loans.
- (k) The 10% rate applies to copyright royalties for literary, artistic or scientific works.
- The rate is 5% if the recipient is a bank. Under the China, Mexico and Turkey treaties, the rate is 0% if the recipient is a government bank.
- (m) According to the provisions of the relevant tax treaty, the 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that owns more than 25% of the payer corporation. In any case, effective from 1 January 2020, dividend distributions made by Greek companies are subject to a 5% dividend withholding tax rate even for non-treaty jurisdictions.
- (n) The 0% rate applies if the conditions of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive are met (for Switzerland, the 0% rate applies if the conditions of the European Community (EC)-Switzerland agreement providing for measures equivalent to those in Directive 2003/48/EC are met).

- (o) The 0% rate applies if the terms of the EU Interest-Royalties Directive are met; for Switzerland, the 0% rate applies if the conditions of the EU-Switzerland agreement providing for measures equivalent to those in Directive 2003/48/EC are met.
- (p) The 0% rate for dividends and interest payments applies if the recipient is the government of Kuwait or a state division or subdivision, the Central Bank of Kuwait or other government organizations or government funds.
- (q) The 0% rate on interest payments applies if the recipient is the government of Qatar.
- (r) The 0% withholding tax rate for dividends and interest payments applies if the recipient is the government of the United Arab Emirates (UAE) or its political subdivisions, the Central Bank of the UAE or certain UAE investment authorities.

Guam

om/GlobalTaxGuides р

	ey.com/TaxGuidesApp
Tamuning	GMT +10
EY EY Building Suite 201 231 Ypao Road Tamuning Guam 96913	+1 (671) 649-3700 Fax: +1 (671) 649-3920
Principal Tax Contact	
★ Ian T. Zimms	+1 (671) 649-3700 Email: ian.zimms@gu.ey.com
Business Tax Advisory	
Edmund Brobesong	+1 (671) 648-5942 Email: edmund.brobesong@gu.ey.com
International Tax and Transac Edmund Brobesong	ction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory +1 (671) 648-5942 Email: edmund.brobesong@gu.ey.com
People Advisory Services	
Ian T. Zimms	+1 (671) 649-3700
	Fmail: ian zimms@gu ev com

A4 - -1---

A. At a giance	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	21
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	21
Branch Tax Rate (%)	21
Withholding Tax (%) (a)	
Dividends	30 (b)
Interest	30 (b)(c)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	30 (b)
Branch Profits Tax	30 (d)
Net Operating Losses (Years) (e)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited

- (a) The withholding tax rates may be reduced under tax treaties (see Section E).
- Imposed on payments to nonresidents.
- Interest on certain portfolio debt obligations issued after 18 July 1984 and bank deposit interest not effectively connected to a trade or business in Guam are exempt from withholding.
- The branch profits tax is imposed on the earnings of a foreign corporation attributable to its branch, reduced by earnings reinvested in the branch and increased by withdrawals of previously reinvested earnings.
- This is applicable to losses generated after 2017. A net operating loss is generally limited to 80% of taxable income. Special rules apply to certain types of losses and entities.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

The system of corporate income taxation in force in Guam, a territory of the United States, is a mirror image of the US income tax system. The applicable law is the US Internal Revenue Code, with "Guam" substituted for all references to the "United States." Therefore, for a description of the income taxation of corporations resident or doing business in Guam, refer to the sections on the United States and substitute "Guam" for each reference to the "United States."

Income taxes are paid to the government of Guam, which administers its tax system.

Under an agreement between the United States and Guam, Guam had the authority to separate its system of taxation from the US Internal Revenue Code, effective 1 January 1991. Because a comprehensive Guam Tax Code has not yet been developed, this date has been extended, and the mirror system of taxation continues to apply to Guam until a new code goes into effect.

The government of Guam, through the Guam Economic Development Authority, is authorized by law to allow tax rebates to qualified investors. Qualifying Certificates (QCs) for tax incentives are granted based on the investment commitment as well as on the potential for creating new employment and expanding the base of the island's industry. These incentives are aimed primarily at manufacturers, insurance companies, trusts, commercial fishing companies, corporate headquarters, specialized medical facilities, high-technology companies, agricultural enterprises and tourism-development companies. In general, the tax rebates can amount to up to 75% of income tax paid for up to 20 years. Certain insurance companies may qualify for a 100% income tax rebate.

C. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Gross receipts tax, on sales of tangible	
personal property and services, exclud-	
wholesale activities	5%
Use tax, on goods imported into and	
consumed in Guam (businesses are	
subject to either gross receipts tax or	
use tax, not both)	4%
Hotel occupancy tax	11%
Real property tax; imposed on apprais	
Land	0.0972%
Improvements	0.3888%
Additional levy on improvements with	ı a
value of USD1,000,000 or more	0.3888%
Liquid fuel taxes, imposed per gallon	
Aviation	8 cents
Diesel	14 cents
Other	15 cents
Alcoholic beverage excise tax	
Malted fermented beverages	7 cents per
	12 fluid ounces
Distilled beverages	USD18 per gallon
Vinous beverages	USD4.95 per gallon
Tobacco excise tax	
Cigarettes	USD20 per 100 cigarettes
Cigars	53 to 66 cents per cigar
Other tobacco products	USD53 per pound
Documents tax, on conveyances and	
on mortgages of real property	0.25%

	, 0.11 00)
Nature of tax	Rate
Social security contributions (including	
1.45% Medicare tax); imposed on	
Wages up to USD137,700 (for 2020); paid by	
Employer	6.2%
Employee	6.2%
All covered wages (for 2020; Medicare tax); paid by	7
Employer	1.45%
Employee	1.45%
(Effective from 1 January 2013, an additional	
Medicare tax of 0.9% applies to wages, tips, other	r
compensation and self-employment income in	
excess of USD200,000 for taxpayers who file as	
single or head of household. For married taxpayer	'S
filing jointly and surviving spouses, the additional	1
0.9% Medicare tax applies to the couple's combin	ed
wages in excess of USD250,000. The additional t	
applies only to the amount owed by the employee	,
the employer does not pay the additional tax.	
Employers withhold tax only on wages in	
excess of USD200,000.)	
Miscellaneous license fees	Various

D. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Guam does not impose foreign-exchange controls.

Debt-to-equity rules. The US debt-to-equity rules apply in Guam.

Transfer pricing. The US transfer-pricing rules apply in Guam.

E. Tax treaties

The Guam Foreign Investment Equity Act was signed into law on 24 August 2002 and amends the Organic Act of Guam with respect to the application of the Guam territorial income tax laws. The Guam Foreign Investment Equity Act provides that the tax rate under Sections 871, 881, 884, 1441, 1442, 1443, 1445 and 1446 of the US Internal Revenue Code of 1986, on any item of income from sources in Guam is the same as the rate that would apply with respect to such item were Guam treated as part of the United States for purposes of the treaty obligations of the United States. However, this provision does not apply to determine the tax rate on any item of income received from a Guam payer, if for any tax year, the tax on the Guam payer was rebated under Guam law (see Section B for a discussion of the QC rebates).

Guatemala

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Please direct all inquiries regarding Guatemala to the persons listed below in the San José, Costa Rica, office of EY. All engagements are coordinated by the San José, Costa Rica, office.

Guatemala City

GMT-6

EY

5th Avenue 5-55, Zone 14 EuroPlaza World Business Center

Building I 7th Floor

Guatemala City Guatemala

Principal Tax Contact

★ Rafael Sayagués (resident in San José,

Costa Rica)

Business Tax Services
Lisa María Gattulli

(resident in San José, Costa Rica) +506 2208-9880

+502 2386-2400

Fax: +502 2385-5951

New York: +1 (212) 773-4761 Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979 Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

+506 2208-9861 Mobile: +506 8844-6778 Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Juan Carlos Chavarría (resident in San José,

Costa Rica)

Manuel Ramírez (resident in Guatemala City,

Guatemala)

+506 2208-9844 Mobile: +506 8913-6686

International Mobile: +1 (239) 961-5947 Email: juan-carlos.chavarria@cr.ey.com

+502 2386-2435 Mobile: +502 4151-0866

International Mobile: +1 (239) 628-6036 Email: manuel.ramirez@cr.ey.com

Panama Mobile: +507 6747-1221

US Mobile: +1 (305) 924-2115 Fax: +507 214-4300 Email: luis.ocando@pa.ey.com

Email: paul.dehaan@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Luis Eduardo Ocando B.

(resident in Panama)

Paul de Haan (resident in

San José, Costa Rica)

Business Tax Advisory

Juan Carlos Chavarría (resident in San José,

Costa Rica)

Tax Policy and Controversy

Rafael Sayagués (resident in San José, Costa Rica) +506 2208-9844 Mobile: +506 8913-6686

+506 2208-9800

+507 208-0144

International Mobile: +1 (239) 961-5947 Email: juan-carlos.chavarria@cr.ey.com

+506 2208-9880

New York: +1 (212) 773-4761 Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979 Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Lisa María Gattulli +506 2208-9861 (resident in San José, Mobile: +506 8844-6778 Costa Rica) Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Antonio Ruiz +506 2208-9822

Mobile: +506 8890-9391 (resident in San José,

Costa Rica) International Mobile: +1 (239) 298-6372

Email: antonio.ruiz@cr.ey.com

+506 2208-9880 Rafael Sayagués

(resident in San José, New York: +1 (212) 773-4761 Costa Rica) Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979

Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Lisa María Gattulli +506 2208-9861

(resident in San José, Mobile: +506 8844-6778 Costa Rica) Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

A. At a glance

Regime on Profits from Business Activities Optional Simplified Regime on Revenue from Business Activities 7 (c) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) (a) Branch Tax Rate (%) (a)(b) Regime on Profits from Business
Optional Simplified Regime on Revenue from Business Activities 7 (c) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) (a) 10 Branch Tax Rate (%) (a)(b) Regime on Profits from Business
from Business Activities 7 (c) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) (a) 10 Branch Tax Rate (%) (a)(b) Regime on Profits from Business
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) (a) 10 Branch Tax Rate (%) (a)(b) Regime on Profits from Business
Branch Tax Rate (%) (a)(b) Regime on Profits from Business
Regime on Profits from Business
Activities 25
Optional Simplified Regime on Revenue
from Business Activities 7 (c)
Withholding Tax (%) (d)
Dividends 5
Interest 10 (e)
Royalties 15
Payments for Scientific, Technical and
Financial Advice 15
Commissions 15
Fees 15
Transportation 5
Salaries 15
Insurance and Reinsurance 5
News Services, Videos and Films 3
Net Operating Losses (Years)
Carryback 0
Carryforward 0

- For details regarding the Regime on Profits from Business Activities and the Optional Simplified Regime on Revenue from Business Activities, see Section B.
- Subsidiaries and branches are subject to the same tax treatment (that is, as independent taxpayers separate from their parents and headquarters).
- See Section B for further information.
- The withholding taxes, other than the dividend withholding tax, apply to nonresidents without a permanent establishment in Guatemala. For information regarding dividends, see Dividends in Section B.
- (e) For details regarding the withholding tax on interest, see Section B.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. The Income Tax Law (ITL) provides that income derived from activities rendered or services used in Guatemala is considered Guatemalan-source income and must be classified and taxed under one of the following categories:

- · Income from business activities
- · Income from employment
- · Income from capital

Corporate income tax rates. Income from business activities is income derived from ordinary or occasional trade or business. Companies that generate income from business activities may choose to be taxed under one of the following tax regimes:

- Regime on Profits from Business Activities, which applies on a net income basis (authorized expenses are deductible)
- Optional Simplified Regime on Revenue from Business Activities, which applies on a gross receipts basis (no deductions are allowed)

Under the Regime on Profits from Business Activities, companies may deduct expenses incurred to generate taxable income or to preserve the source of such income, except in specific circumstances in which the law imposes limits on deductibility. The taxable income is subject to tax at a rate of 25%. In addition, a 1% Solidarity Tax applies (see Section D).

Alternatively, companies may elect to be taxed under the Optional Simplified Regime on Revenue from Business Activities. Under this regime, companies are subject to income tax on their "taxable income," which is understood to be the difference between gross income and exempt income. The first GTQ30,000 (approximately USD3,897) of taxable income is subject to tax at a rate of 5%, and the exceeding amount is subject to tax at a rate of 7%. No deductions are allowed. Taxpayers that choose to operate through this scheme are subject to final withholding tax.

Companies operating under the Drawback Regime, the Free Trade Zone Regime or the Santo Tomas de Castilla Free-Trade and Industrial Zone (La Zona Libre de Industria y Comercio de Santo Tomás de Castilla, or ZOLIC) Regime benefit from a 100% income tax exemption for income earned from export activities. However, on 31 March 2016, the Emerging Law for the Preservation of Employment (Decree No. 19-2016) entered into force. The purpose of the law is to limit access to benefits for taxpayers under the Drawback Regime and the Free Trade Zone Regime.

Income from capital and capital gains. Income from capital (other from dividends; see *Dividends*) and capital gains generated in Guatemala are taxed at a rate of 10%, regardless of the regime elected by the taxpayer. The following types of income are classified as income from capital and are subject to tax in Guatemala:

- Royalties
- Income from leasing and subleasing (if not part of the taxpayer's ordinary trade or business)
- Interest and other types of returns derived from investments that are received by residents or nonresidents with permanent establishment in Guatemala

Under the ITL, the following gains are subject to capital gains tax in Guatemala:

- · Gains derived from the transfer of shares issued by resident entities
- Gains derived from the transfer of shares issued by foreign entities that own immovable or movable property located in Guatemala
- Gains derived from the transfer of movable or immovable assets. lottery tickets, raffle tickets or similar items or from the incorporation of assets located in Guatemala into the taxpayer's property

Administration. The statutory tax year runs from 1 January through 31 December.

Companies operating under the Regime on Profits from Business Activities must file an annual income tax return and make any payment due within three months after the end of the tax year. Companies operating under the Optional Simplified Regime on Revenue from Business Activities must file an annual information tax return within three months after the end of the tax year. Interest and penalty charges are imposed for late payments of taxes.

Under the Regime on Profits from Business Activities, companies must make quarterly advance income tax payments, which are credited against the final income tax liability. In addition, taxpayers that are qualified as Special Taxpayers must file the annual income tax return together with financial statements audited by a certified public accountant or an independent audit firm.

Companies operating under the Optional Simplified Regime on Revenue from Business Activities settle their tax through final withholding payments made by the payer. They must file a monthly tax return in which they separately determine the total amounts of gross income, exempt income, income subject to withholding tax and income subject to direct payment (companies may be required to make direct payments of tax if they are transacting with persons not required by law to make withholdings or if they have been previously authorized by the tax authorities). The tax return must be filed within the first 10 business days of the month following the month in which the tax was generated.

Dividends. Dividends are taxed under the category of "Income from Capital." A 5% withholding tax is imposed on all dividend distributions made, regardless of the beneficiary's country of residence.

Interest. In general, a 10% final withholding tax is imposed on interest paid to nonresidents. However, withholding tax is not imposed on the following types of interest payments:

- Interest payments made by local banks to banks and financial institutions domiciled abroad (that is, entities licensed and regulated in their country of origin)
- Interest payments made by local taxpayers to multilateral institutions abroad
- Interest payments made by local taxpayers to banks and financial institutions domiciled abroad that are authorized to operate in the country by the Guatemalan Law on Banks and Financial Groups

Foreign tax relief. Guatemala does not grant relief for foreign taxes paid.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Under the Regime on Profits from Business Activities, expenses incurred to generate taxable income, including local taxes, other than income tax and value-added tax (VAT) when such taxes are not considered to be a cost, are deductible. The tax authorities are empowered to deny deductions if they determine that any of the following circumstances exist:

- The expenses are not considered necessary to produce taxable income.
- The expenses correspond to a different fiscal year.
- The expenses are not supported by the appropriate documentation.

The expenses must be registered in the taxpayer's accounting records.

Documents issued abroad that support the deduction of expenses may be subject to a 3% stamp tax.

The deductibility of expenses is also conditioned on the reporting and payment of withholding taxes and on the satisfaction of specific documentation requirements, which apply in certain circumstances. This documentation includes, among others, the following items:

- · Valid invoices authorized for local operations
- · Invoices or receipts issued abroad
- · Notary Public deeds
- Payrolls reported to the social security authorities
- Customs returns for the importation of goods including the tax receipts

In general, payments on transactions valued over GTQ30,000 (approximately USD3,897) must be made through a banking or financial institution, and the corresponding balance statement is required as part of the supporting documentation needed to consider the payment deductible. Operations not made through the banking system must be documented through a Notary Public deed.

For these purposes, the law provides that a single transaction may be considered to include the following:

- All payments made to a single source or provider during a calendar month
- An operation of GTQ30,000 (approximately USD3,897) or above that involves partial or split payments to the same provider or person

In both of the above cases, taxpayers should use the payment or documentation methods listed above. Otherwise, the expense may not be deductible for income tax purposes and may not be considered a tax credit for VAT purposes. This requirement is known in Spanish as "Bancarización."

The deduction for royalties, payments for financial or technical advice and professional service fees for services rendered from abroad to local taxpayers is limited to 5% of the taxpayer's gross income.

Interest is deductible for income tax purposes if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The loan proceeds that give rise to such interest must be used to generate taxable income.
- Payments must be documented and correspond to the same fiscal year.
- The taxpayer must comply with the obligation to withhold the corresponding tax, if applicable.
- The deductible amount may not exceed the value calculated by multiplying the interest rate set by the Guatemalan Monetary Board by a total of three times the "average net asset" amount reported by the taxpayer in the annual tax return. "Average net asset" is defined as the sum of the total net worth of the previous year and the total net worth of the current year (values declared in the annual income tax returns), divided by two.
- Loans issued abroad must be obtained from banks or financial institutions that are registered and monitored by the state entity in charge of bank supervision in the country of origin. They must also be authorized for financial intermediation in the country in which the loan is granted.
- The interest rate on foreign-currency loans may not exceed the maximum simple annual rate set by the Monetary Board, minus the value of the guetzal exchange rate variation in relation to the currency in which the loan is expressed, during the period corresponding to the annual income tax return.

Inventories. Inventories are valued at cost. The acquisition cost may be computed using various valuation methods provided in the income tax law. No deviation from these methods is allowed unless previously authorized by the tax authorities.

Cattle may be priced at cost or sales price.

No provisions for deterioration or obsolescence are allowed. The destruction of inventory is considered a deductible expense if it is certified by an inspector from the tax authorities or by a Notary Public.

Provisions. Provisions for bad debts of up to 3% of credit-sales balances are deductible (excluding bad debts guaranteed by pledge or mortgage). Reserves for severance compensation of up to 8.33% of payroll costs are also deductible.

Tax depreciation. Straight-line depreciation is allowed, subject to the following annual maximum rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Buildings and leasehold improvements	5
Plantations	15
Furniture, fixtures, ships and railroads	20
Machinery and equipment, vehicles and containers	20
Computer equipment	33.33
Tools, porcelain, glassware and certain animals	25
Other items that are not specified	10

Goodwill can be amortized over a minimum period of 10 years. Other intangible assets related to intellectual property rights may be amortized over a minimum period of five years.

Oil and other natural resources are subject to depletion in accordance with the level of production and the remaining reserves.

Relief for losses. Under the Regime on Profits from Business Activities and the Optional Simplified Regime on Revenue from Business Activities, net operating losses cannot offset taxable income in prior or future years.

D-4-

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax	12%
Levies on petroleum distribution;	
rate varies by type of fuel	USD0.16 to
	00.61 per gallon
Land tax; imposed annually on value of	1 0
land; maximum rate, applicable to value	
in excess of GTQ70,000 (approximately	
USD9,093)	0.9%
Revaluation tax; imposed on the increase	
in value resulting from a revaluation of	
immovable property and other fixed assets	
by an authorized third-party adjuster	10%
Import duties	0% to 20%
Social security tax; imposed on wages; paid by	
Employer	12.67%
Employee	4.83%
Solidarity Tax (ISO); imposed on legal entities	
subject to the Regime on Profits from Business	
Activities; tax rate applied to the higher of 1/4	
of net assets or 1/4 of gross income; newly	
organized entities are not subject to ISO during	
their first four quarters of operations; entities	
that have a gross margin of lower than 4%	
of its gross income or incur losses for two	
consecutive years are not subject to the tax	1%

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in Guatemala is the quetzal (GTQ). As of 31 December 2019, the average exchange rate was GTQ7.6983 = USD1. Guatemala does not impose foreign-exchange controls. The exchange system is regulated through the banks.

Debt-to-equity rules. Guatemala does not impose any debt-to-equity requirements.

Anti-avoidance legislation. The tax law contains general measures to prevent tax fraud and similar conduct.

Transfer pricing. Effective from 1 January 2013, official transferpricing rules apply to transactions with related parties resident abroad. However, Decree 19-2013 of the Guatemalan Congress suspended the application of the transfer-pricing rules as of 23 December 2013. These rules re-entered into force as of

- 1 January 2015. The Income Tax Law provides the following two formal obligations:
- Annex to the Annual Income Tax Return on related parties must be filed no later than 31 March of each fiscal year.
- Annual preparation of the Transfer Pricing Study is needed when formally required by the tax authorities.

Online Electronic Invoice regime. On 20 March 2018, the Board of Directors of the tax authorities issued Agreement 13-2018, which entered into force on 23 May 2018. This agreement contains the new Online Electronic Invoice regime, which provides rules regarding the issuance, transmission, certification and storage by electronic means of invoices, credit and debit notes, receipts, and other documents authorized by the tax authorities.

On 3 April 2019, the Guatemalan Congress approved Decree 4-2019, which entered into force on 30 October 2018. The Decree introduced amendments to the Value Added Tax Law related to the Online Electronic Invoice regime. Under the amendments, taxpayers operating under such regime are required to keep an electronic accounting system for recording operations and supporting documentation with respect to the taxpayer's ordinary trade or business.

F. Tax treaties

Guatemala signed a double tax treaty with Mexico in March 2015, which is not yet in effect. The treaty will enter into effect after both countries complete their respective legislative approval processes.

Guernsey, Channel Islands

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

St. Peter Port		GMT
EY P.O. Box 9 Royal Chambers St. Julian's Avenue St. Peter Port Guernsey GY1 4AF Channel Islands	+44 (1481) 717-400 Fax: +44 (1481) 713-901	
Principal Tax Contact David White	+44 (1481) 717-445 Email: dwhite1@uk.ey.com	
Business Tax Advisory		
David White	+44 (1481) 717-445 Email: dwhite1@uk.ey.com	
Cristian Anton	+44 (1481) 717-537 Email: canton1@uk.ey.com	
Emily Bodkin	+44 (1481) 717-409 Email: ebodkin@uk.ey.com	
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax	` /	0 (a)

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	0 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0
Branch Tax Rate (%)	0 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0 (b)
Interest	0
Royalties	0
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0 (c)
Carryforward	Unlimited

- (a) This is the standard corporate income tax rate. For details regarding other rates, see Section B.
- (b) Dividend withholding tax is not imposed on dividends paid to foreign shareholders. See Section B. Dividends paid to Guernsey resident individual shareholders may be subject to withholding tax.
- A carryback for up to two years is available for terminal losses if trade is permanently discontinued.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. A Guernsey resident company is subject to income tax on its worldwide income. A company not resident in Guernsey is subject to Guernsey income tax on its Guernseysource income (other than disregarded company income, such as bank interest), unless a double tax treaty applies. A company is resident in Guernsey if its ultimate shareholder control is in Guernsey (tracing through any intermediary structures) or if it is incorporated in Guernsey. Control for Guernsey tax purposes is determined by reference to beneficial ownership rather than central management and control. However, effective from 1 January 2019, Guernsey's corporate residence definition is amended to introduce the concept of management and control, such that a company is also treated as resident if it is centrally managed and controlled in Guernsey. In addition, effective from 1 January 2019, a company is not treated as resident in Guernsey if it is tax resident in another jurisdiction, if it is managed and controlled in that other jurisdiction and if that other jurisdiction has a highest rate of company tax of at least 10% or has a tiebreaker clause in a double tax agreement or other international agreement. Antiavoidance provisions apply.

Rates of corporate income tax. The standard rate of corporate income tax is 0%.

A 10% rate applies to profits derived from banking business, insurance management, insurance intermediaries, domestic insurance business, regulated fiduciary business, fund administration business, custody services provided by banks and regulated investment management services provided to individual clients, and income from operating an investment exchange and from regulatory compliance business. Effective from 1 January 2020, the 10% rate is extended to income from the operation of an aircraft registry.

A 20% rate applies to profits from Guernsey property, regulated utility business, retail business carried on in Guernsey that has a taxable profit of more than GBP500,000 in a year, and the importation and/or supply of hydrocarbon oil or gas. Effective from 1 January 2020, the 20% rate is extended to income from the cultivation and/or use of the cannabis plant and to income from the business of the prescribed production or prescribed use of controlled drugs.

Exempt companies. An exempt company regime is available for certain collective-investment schemes. An exempt company is treated as nonresident in Guernsey for tax purposes. It is taxable in Guernsey only on Guernsey-source income, excluding bank interest. Collective-investment schemes (typically unit trusts, investment trusts or bodies involving other forms of public participation) form a substantial sector of the finance industry in Guernsey. Other companies associated with such schemes may also qualify for exemption. Companies pay a fixed annual fee of GBP1,200 to register for exempt status, regardless of their income.

Capital gains. Capital gains are not taxable in Guernsey.

Economic substance. Economic substance requirements have been introduced and are effective for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2019. The requirements apply to Guernsey tax resident companies, regardless of their country of incorporation. Companies with gross income from carrying on any of the following types of business are required to meet the economic substance test:

- Banking
- Insurance

- · Fund management
- Finance and leasing
- · Headquarters
- Shipping
- Holding company
- · Intellectual property holding
- · Distribution and service center

The economic substance test looks at whether a company is directed and managed in Guernsey (note that this is a specific test that is different from management and control) and whether the company is undertaking its core income-generating activities in Guernsey, supported by adequate expenditure, employees and premises in Guernsey.

Penalties for failing to meet the economic substance test range from financial penalties of up to GBP100,000 to strike off (dissolution of company) and exchange of information.

Administration. The Guernsey tax year corresponds to the calendar year. Tax payments on account are normally due in two equal installments on 30 June and 31 December of the tax year, with a balancing payment or repayment due after filing and assessment.

An annual tax return is generally required for all Guernsey resident companies and some foreign companies with Guernsey-source income. The annual tax return must be filed electronically by 30 November of the following year. Automatic late filing penalties may be imposed.

If taxable distributions or loans to Guernsey resident individuals are made during the year, a final Distribution Reporter tax return is required to be filed by 15 January following the tax year. Taxes on such events must be withheld at source and paid quarterly by the 15th of the month following the relevant quarter.

Companies must file annual validation forms with the Guernsey Registry, and pay the relevant filing fee. Fees are based on the type and activity of the company and range from GBP100 to GBP1,000.

Dividends. No tax is withheld from dividends paid to foreign shareholders of Guernsey companies.

If dividends are paid to Guernsey resident individual shareholders, the company may be required to withhold tax of up to 20% of the distribution. The amount of tax withheld may be reduced if the company has already suffered tax on the profits distributed. Companies maintain tax pools to track undistributed income (income that has not suffered tax at 20% or more) and tax already suffered. Distributions are required to be matched against undistributed income first. If the company has an ultimate beneficial member who is Guernsey resident, withholding may also apply in some situations, even if the dividend is not received by the Guernsey resident.

Companies may also be required to withhold tax at a rate of 20% if a loan is advanced to a Guernsey resident beneficial member, but some exemptions apply.

Foreign tax relief. Guernsey grants specific double taxation relief for income from its treaty countries and grants unilateral relief for income from non-treaty countries up to an effective maximum rate of 15%.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The assessment is based on accounting profits, subject to certain adjustments. To be deductible against revenue, expenses must be incurred wholly and exclusively for the purposes of the trade, and must not be capital in nature.

Nonresident companies are exempt from tax on disregarded company income, including Guernsey-source bank interest.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation is not an allowable deduction, but annual allowances are available on the cost of certain plant and machinery. Annual allowances are generally calculated at a rate of 20% on a reducing-balance or straight-line basis (subject to specific variations).

Groups of companies. Under Guernsey law, a trading loss incurred by a member of a 90%-owned group of companies may be offset against profits earned in the same tax year by another member of the group. All members of the group must be incorporated and resident in Guernsey or have a fixed place of business in Guernsey. Restrictions apply if members of the group are taxed at different rates.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Social security contributions; payable on the	
salaries and wages of employees resident in	
Guernsey; paid by (2020 rates)	
Employer (maximum contribution of GBP823.68	
per month)	6.6
Employee (maximum contribution of GBP823.68	
per month)	6.6
Tax on real property; based on the unit value	
of the property located in Guernsey; rates	
vary according to the type of property	Various
Document duty on sales of Guernsey property;	
based on the value of the transaction	2.25 to 5.50
(Legislation extending the duty to include the sale	
of shares in corporate vehicles holding Guernsey	
real property has been introduced.)	

E. Miscellaneous matters

Anti-avoidance legislation. Guernsey's tax law includes a general anti-avoidance rule. The Director of the Revenue Service has broad powers to adjust a taxpayer's tax liability and assess income tax that, in the Director's opinion, has been deliberately avoided by a transaction entered into by the taxpayer.

Exchange controls. Guernsey does not impose any foreign-exchange controls.

Debt-to-equity ratios. Guernsey does not prescribe any debt-to-equity ratios, but the general anti-avoidance rule can be applied in some situations.

Types of companies. The Guernsey company law allows the incorporation of companies limited by shares, guarantee or shares and guarantee. A company limited by shares and guarantee may have both shareholders and guarantee members.

Protected cell companies. Protected cell companies (PCCs) consist of several cells and core capital. Each cell is liable only to its own creditors. A creditor of a particular cell has recourse to the assets of that cell and the core capital only. PCCs may be used for captive insurance companies, collective-investment schemes or other approved enterprises.

Incorporated cell companies. Incorporated cell companies are similar to PCCs in terms of their cellular nature. However, each cell is regarded as an incorporated entity in its own right and, consequently, is subject to tax as a separate entity.

Migration of companies. Guernsey law allows an overseas company to migrate into Guernsey and be registered as a Guernsey company. In addition, a Guernsey company may be removed from the Companies Register with the intention of becoming incorporated in another jurisdiction. In both cases, the law of the other jurisdiction must provide for the migration, the company must be solvent and certain other conditions must be met.

Country-by-Country Reporting. Guernsey has committed to adopt the minimum standards required under the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) program of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). Under Action 13, certain reporting obligations are required with respect to Country-by-Country Reporting (CbCR). Ultimate Parent Entities and Surrogate Parent Entities have notification and filing requirements in Guernsey. Constituent Entities also have notification requirements, which form part of a company's annual income tax return filing.

F. Tax treaties

Guernsey has entered into comprehensive tax treaties with the following jurisdictions.

Cyprus	Liechtenstein	Qatar
Estonia*	Luxembourg	Seychelles
Hong Kong SAR	Malta	Singapore
Isle of Man	Mauritius	United Kingdom
Jersey	Monaco	•

^{*} At the time of writing, the double tax treaty with Estonia was not yet in force.

Guernsey has completed negotiations for comprehensive double tax treaties with Bahrain, Gibraltar and the United Arab Emirates and is arranging to engage in tax treaty negotiations with Lebanon.

Guernsey also has partial (limited) treaties with the following jurisdictions.

Australia Greenland New Zealand
Denmark Iceland Norway
Faroe Islands Ireland Poland
Finland Japan Sweden

In addition, Guernsey has signed tax information exchange agreements with 60 jurisdictions.

Guinea

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Conakry	GMT +1
EY Immeuble de l' Archevêché Corniche Sud BP 1762 Conakry Guinea	+224 621-99-99-09, +224 621-99-99-10
Principal Tax Contact	
★ Rouguiata Diallo	+224 621-99-99-09 Mobile: +224 624-01-64-02, +224 628-93-04-20 Email: rouguiata.diallo@gn.ey.com
Business Tax Advisory	
Rouguiata Diallo	+224 621-99-99-09 Mobile: +224 624-01-64-02, +224 628-93-04-20 Email: rouguiata.diallo@gn.ey.com
Mariama ciré Traore	+224 621-99-99-09

Legal Services and People Advisory Services

Rouguiata Diallo +224 621-99-99-09

Mobile: +224 624-01-64-02, +224 628-93-04-20

Email: rouguiata.diallo@gn.ey.com

Mobile: +224 628-93-04-15 Email: mariama-cire.traore@gn.ey.com

A. At a glance

-	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	25 to 35 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	25 to 35 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends and Directors' Fees	10
Interest	10
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	15 (c)
Capital Gains on Shares	10
Payments for Services	15 (d)
Rent	15 (e)
Technical Services	15
Management Services	15
Financial Services	5 to 13 (f)
Insurance Services	5 to 20 (g)
Gambling Gains	15 (h)
Branch Remittance Tax	10 (i)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	3

- (a) The minimum tax is 1.5% of turnover unless exempt (see Section B).
- (b) The tax may be deferred if proceeds are reinvested (see Section B).
- (c) This tax applies to payments to nonresidents.
- (d) This tax applies to payments by residents to nonresidents for services, including professional services, performed in Guinea.
- (e) This tax applies only to rent paid to individuals.
- (f) This tax applies to banks only.

- (g) This tax applies to insurance companies only.
- (h) This tax applies to lottery tickets sold by gambling companies.
- (i) See Section B.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Guinean companies are taxed on the territoriality principle. As a result, Guinean companies carrying on a trade or business outside Guinea are not taxed in Guinea on the related profits. Foreign companies with activities in Guinea are subject to Guinean corporate tax on Guinean-source profits only.

Tax rates. Under the 2018 Finance Law, the regular corporate income tax rate was reduced to 25%. Since the issuance of the amended Mining Code in April 2013, the rate for the mining sector is 30% (applicable to mining companies only; not applicable to subcontractors). For telecommunication companies, banks, insurance companies and companies importing, storing, storing and distributing petroleum products, the corporate income tax rate is 35%.

The annual minimum tax payable has been increased to 3% of annual turnover. However, under the 2019 Finance Law for companies registered with the Big Companies Services from the National Tax Direction, the annual minimum tax payable cannot be less than GNF75 million or higher than GNF100 million. For other companies, it cannot be less than GNF15 million or higher than GNF45 million.

Profits realized in Guinea by branches of foreign companies are deemed to be distributed and therefore are subject to a branch withholding tax of 10% on after-tax income.

Corporations may apply for various categories of priority status and corresponding tax exemptions. The priority status varies, depending on the nature of the project and the level of investment.

Capital gains. Capital gains are taxed at the regular corporate rate. The tax, however, may be deferred if the proceeds are used to acquire new fixed assets in Guinea in the following three financial years.

Capital gains on transfers of shares are taxed at a rate of 10%.

Administration. The fiscal year is from 1 January to 31 December. Tax returns must be filed by 30 April of the year following the fiscal year.

Companies must pay the relevant annual minimum tax before 15 January of the year following the fiscal year. Two advance payments of corporate tax, each equal to 33½% of the corporate tax for the previous year, are due on 15 June and 15 September of the fiscal year. Any balance due must be paid by 30 April of the following year.

Dividends. Dividends are subject to a 10% withholding tax, which may be credited by the recipient against corporate income tax.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign tax credits are not allowed. Income subject to foreign tax that is not exempt from Guinean tax under the territoriality principle is taxable net of the foreign tax.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on financial statements prepared according to generally accepted accounting principles and the rules contained in the Organization for the Harmonization of Business Law in Africa (Organisation pour l'Harmonisation en Afrique du Droit des Affaires, or OHADA) Uniform Act on Accounting Law (SYSCOHADA).

Business expenses are generally deductible unless specifically excluded by law. The following expenses are not deductible:

- Head office overhead in excess of 10% of turnover derived by a Guinean branch.
- Interest paid on loans from shareholders to the extent the rate exceeds the current rate of the Central Bank and all of the interest on shareholder loans if the capital of the company is not fully paid. Interest is deductible only up to 15% of the company's "retirement profit" in the same fiscal year. The 2019 Finance Law has given an indication as to how to determine the "retirement profit."
- Corporate income tax and withholding tax on real estate.
- Certain specific charges.

Inventories. Inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or market value.

Provisions. In determining accounting profit, companies must establish certain provisions, such as a provision for a risk of loss or for certain expenses. These provisions are normally deductible for tax purposes if they provide for clearly specified losses or expenses that are probably going to occur and if they appear in the financial statements and in a specific statement in the tax return.

Capital allowances. Land and intangible assets, such as goodwill, are not depreciable for tax purposes. Other fixed assets may be depreciated using the straight-line method at maximum rates specified by the tax law.

Relief for tax losses. Losses may be carried forward for three years. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Fiscal integration of Guinean companies equivalent to a consolidated filing position is not available.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Rate (%)
18
Various
2 to 15
6
1.5/3

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Social security contributions, on an employee's	
annual gross salary, up to GNF2,500,000	
Employer	18
Employee	5

E. Foreign-exchange controls

Exchange-control regulations exist in Guinea for foreign financial transactions.

F. Tax treaties

Guinea has entered into double tax treaties with France, Morocco and the United Arab Emirates.

Guyana

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Georgetown	GMT -4
EY The Pegasus Hotel Suite 100 Seawall Road, Kingston Georgetown Guyana	+592 225-2835
Principal Tax Contact	
★ Gregory Hannays	+1 (868) 822-5501 Mobile: +1 (868) 688-7462 Email: gregory.hannays@tt.ey.com
International Tax and Transactio Advisory	n Services – International Corporate Tax
Colin Ramsey	+1 (868) 822-5016 Mobile: +1 (868) 785-0082 Email: colin.ramsey@tt.ey.com
Gail Marks	+592 225-2835 Mobile: +1 (246) 826-8408 Email: gail.marks@tt.ey.com
Gina Chung	+1 (868) 822-5008 Mobile: +1 (868) 796-2349 Email: gina.chung@tt.ey.com

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Short-Term Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	25 (b)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	20 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	` ,
Dividends	20 (c)
Interest	20 (c)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	20 (c)
Technical Fees	20 (c)
Branch Remittance Tax	20 (d)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforwards	
Corporation Tax	Unlimited (e)
Capital Gains Tax	24

- (a) The 25% rate applies to noncommercial companies. Commercial companies are taxed at a rate of 40% of income, or 2% of turnover, whichever is lower, subject to the approval of the Commissioner-General of the Guyana Revenue Authority (GRA). Telephone companies are taxed at a rate of 45%. See Section B.
- (b) See Section B.
- (c) These withholding taxes apply to payments to companies and individuals not engaged in trade or business in Guyana.
- (d) This tax applies to deemed remittances of profits to the overseas head office.
- (e) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies resident in Guyana are subject to tax on their worldwide income from all sources. Relief with respect to taxation suffered on foreign-source income in an overseas jurisdiction may be available under a double tax treaty. Non-resident companies engaged in business in Guyana are subject to tax on income directly or indirectly accruing in or derived from Guyana.

Rates of tax. Telephone companies are subject to corporation tax in Guyana at a rate of 45%. In general, commercial companies or companies engaged in commercial activities are taxed at a rate of 40% of chargeable income. A commercial company is a company with at least 75% of its gross income derived from trading in goods not manufactured by it. Commercial companies include commission agencies, banks and insurance companies carrying on insurance business other than long-term insurance business.

If 40% of chargeable income is less than 2% of turnover, the commercial company is required to pay up-front corporation tax at a rate of 2% of turnover (minimum tax). If the GRA is satisfied with the company's calculation of chargeable income, the GRA allows the company's tax liability to be limited to 40% of chargeable income, and any excess minimum tax paid may be carried forward and offset against future corporation tax liabilities with certain restrictions.

Noncommercial companies or companies engaged in noncommercial activities are taxed at a rate of 25%. Any company that does not fall within the definition of commercial company is regarded as a noncommercial company, including manufacturers and service companies.

An advance corporation tax at a rate of 10% must be deducted by the payer from gross fees paid to a nonresident company with respect to goods and services if the nonresident company is engaged in a trade or business in Guyana. The advance corporation tax is creditable against the nonresident company's ultimate corporation tax liability.

Payments in excess of GYD500,000 to resident contractors are subject to a contractor tax at a rate of 2% on each payment if the payments are for the supply of labor or the hiring of equipment. A contractor is a resident person who has been awarded a contract for providing or supplying independent personal services for reward, other than as an employee. The contractor tax is creditable against the resident contractor's ultimate tax liability.

Capital gains. Capital gains tax is payable at a rate of 20% on the net chargeable gain of a person accruing or arising in Guyana or elsewhere, regardless of whether it is received in Guyana, on the change of ownership of property, subject to certain exceptions. In general, if capital allowances were taken with respect to an asset being disposed, the capital gain is the amount by which the value of the consideration received exceeds the cost of or acquisition value of the asset, less any capital allowances taken with respect to the property. In certain sectors, a disposal may give rise to a balancing adjustment, which may be subject to corporation tax and may affect the amount of applicable capital gains tax.

Capital losses may be carried forward for 24 years.

If an exemption from property tax is granted, a concomitant exemption is granted for capital gains tax with limited exceptions.

Short-term capital gains from the disposal of assets within 12 months of their acquisition are exempt from capital gains tax. However, short-term capital gains are subject to corporation tax.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year. Tax is calculated on the profits for the accounting period that ends during the tax year. For each quarter, a company is required to pay a corporation tax or minimum tax installment, whichever is lesser. The quarterly payments must be made by 15 March, 15 June, 15 September and 15 December in each tax year. Quarterly payments of corporation tax are determined based on the taxable income for the preceding accounting period. Minimum tax installments are based on the actual gross sales or receipts of the company for the relevant quarter. The minimum tax calculation excludes income or receipts that are exempt for corporation tax purposes, such as dividends received from Guyana resident companies.

Annual tax returns must be filed by 30 April in the year following the tax year, and any balance of tax due is payable at that time. In general, audited financial statements must be filed with the annual tax returns. The Commissioner-General may allow a company to file its tax returns with draft financial statements. However, the audited accounts must be filed on or before 31 December of the year in which the returns are due to be recognized as being filed on a timely basis.

Failure to file a tax return attracts a penalty of 10% of the amount of tax assessed, while failure to file a nil tax return or a tax return that discloses a loss attracts a penalty of GYD50,000. If the balance of tax due is not paid by the 30 April deadline, a penalty is payable equal to 2% of the unpaid tax for each month, or part thereof, that tax remains outstanding. Interest is also payable at a rate of 18% per year.

Dividends. Dividends received from nonresident companies are subject to tax. Dividends received by resident companies from other resident companies are exempt from tax.

Dividends paid to nonresident companies and individuals are generally subject to a withholding tax of 20%.

Double tax relief. Bilateral agreements have been entered into between the Government of Guyana and the governments of certain other countries to provide relief from double taxation (see Section F). Relief from double taxation is achieved by one of the following two methods:

- Exemption or a reduced rate on certain classes of income in one of the two countries concerned.
- Credit if the income is fully or partially taxed in the two countries. The tax in the country in which the income arises is allowed as a credit against the tax on the same income in the country where the recipient is resident. The credit is the lower of the Guyana tax or the foreign tax on the same income.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. The assessment is based on financial statements prepared according to international accounting standards, subject to certain adjustments.

To be deductible, expenses must be incurred wholly and exclusively in the production of income. Deductions for head-office expenses paid by a Guyana branch to a nonresident head office or to a nonresident associate or subsidiary company, or by a Guyana resident company to a nonresident parent or associate company, may not exceed 1% of the sales or gross income of the payer.

Inventories. Inventory may be valued at cost or market value, whichever is lower. A method of stock valuation, once properly adopted, is binding until permission to change is obtained from the GRA.

Bad debts. Trading debts that have become bad and that are proven to be so to the satisfaction of the GRA may be deducted in determining taxable income. In addition, doubtful debts are deductible to the extent that they have become bad during the year. If these debts are subsequently collected, they are considered to be income subject to tax in the year of recovery.

Tax depreciation (capital allowances). Depreciation is calculated on the depreciated value of fixed assets at the beginning of each accounting year.

Capital expenditure incurred on plant, machinery or equipment or any building housing machinery owned by the taxpayer or incurred with respect to machinery and equipment that the taxpayer has the full burden of wear and tear qualify for capital allowances under the declining-balance method or straight-line method. However, if the latter method is used, a maximum of 90% of the cost of the asset may be depreciated.

The following are the applicable rates for assets acquired on or after 1 January 1992.

Asset	Rate (%)
Aircraft	33.3
Boats	10
Buildings (housing machinery)	5 (on cost)
Buildings used for providing services	` ′
and warehousing	2 (on cost)
Furniture and fittings	10
Motor vehicles	20
Office equipment	
Electronic	50
Other	15
Plant and machinery	20

For new equipment for industries harnessing alternate energy through wind, solar, water and biomass technologies, capital expenses are written off within two years.

Separate capital allowances are available with respect to the petroleum and mining sectors. Capital allowances may be claimed

on petroleum capital expenditure in the petroleum sector at a rate of 20% per year on a straight-line basis. In addition, in the diamond and gold mining sector, capital allowances may be claimed on exploration and development expenditure at a rate of 20% per year on a straight-line basis. Other sectors are also granted specific initial and annual allowances.

Relief for tax losses. Losses carried forward can be written off to the extent of half the taxable income for the tax year. The unrelieved balance can be carried forward indefinitely. No loss carryback is allowed.

In the petroleum sector, corporation tax losses may be written off to the full extent of the taxable income for the tax year. Similarly, the restriction on the ability to set off the full extent of losses against taxable income does not apply to commercial companies liable to pay minimum tax.

Groups of companies. No provisions for group relief exist.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
---------------	----------

Value-added tax (VAT); applies to most products supplied and services rendered in Guyana; imports of goods are also subject to VAT; certain imports of services are also subject to VAT under the VAT reverse-charge mechanism; companies and other businesses are required to register for VAT if their turnover exceeds a stipulated threshold as specified in the Value-Added Tax Act (currently GYD15,000,000 [approximately USD75,000] a year) Standard rate Certain items, including specified exports

14 Property tax; payable on the net property of a company in excess of GYD40 million; the

tax is payable on the amount by which the aggregate value of all movable and immovable property of a person exceeds the aggregate value of all debts owed

On the first GYD40 million of net property	Nil
For every dollar of the next GYD20 million	

of net property 0.50 For every dollar of the remainder of net property 0.75

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Guyana currency is the Guyana dollar (GYD).

Guyana has a floating exchange-rate regime. Profits may be repatriated without the approval of the Central Bank of Guyana. However, certain restrictions are imposed with respect to the settlement of local transactions in foreign currency and the borrowing of funds in a foreign currency. Permission is also required to establish a foreign-currency account.

Debt-to-equity rules. In general, no thin-capitalization rules are imposed in Guyana. However, if a local company pays or accrues interest on securities issued to a nonresident company and if the local company is a subsidiary of the nonresident company or a fellow subsidiary with respect to the nonresident company, the interest is treated as a distribution and may not be claimed as a deduction against the income of the local company.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following table lists the withholding tax rates under Guyana's tax treaties. If the treaty rates are higher than the rates prescribed in the domestic law, the lower domestic rates apply.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Canada	15	25	10
Caribbean Community			
and Common Market (a)			
Antigua and Barbuda	0	15	15
Barbados	0	15	15
Belize	0	15	15
Dominica	0	15	15
Grenada	0	15	15
Jamaica	0	15	15
St. Kitts and Nevis	0	15	15
St. Lucia	0	15	15
St. Vincent and the			
Grenadines	0	15	15
Trinidad and Tobago	0	15	15
United Kingdom	10/15 (b)	15	10
Non-treaty			
jurisdictions	20	20	20

The listed countries have ratified the Caribbean Community and Common Market (CARICOM) double tax treaty.

⁽b) The lower rate applies if the recipient and beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns 10% or more of the voting power of the distributing company.

Honduras

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Please direct all inquiries regarding Honduras to the persons listed below in the San José, Costa Rica, office of EY. All engagements are coordinated by the San José, Costa Rica, office.

San Pedro Sula GMT -6

Boulevard Armenta, Km. 2, N.O.

Altia Business Park Tower 1

San Pedro Sula

Honduras

+504 2580-7921 Fax: +504 2580-8007

+504 2232-9100

Fax: +504 2232-9102

Tegucigalpa GMT -6

Avenida La Pazv

Centro Corporativo Los Próceres

Tower 1 Tegucigalpa

Tegucigalpa Honduras

Principal Tax Contact

★ Rafael Sayagués +506 2208-9880

 (resident in San José,
 New York: +1 (212) 773-4761

 Costa Rica)
 Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043

 LDM Initial of Color (2008) 2008

US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979 Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167

Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

Business Tax Services

 Lisa María Gattulli
 +506 2208-9861

 (resident in San José,
 Mobile: +506 8844-6778

 Costa Rica)
 Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Juan Carlos Chavarría +506 2208-9844 (resident in San José, Mobile: +506 8913-6686

Costa Rica) International Mobile: +1 (239) 961-5947

Email: juan-carlos.chavarria@cr.ey.com

Rafael Sayagués +506 2208-9880

 (resident in San José,
 New York: +1 (212) 773-4761

 Costa Rica)
 Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043

 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979

Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

 Luis Eduardo Ocando B.
 +507 208-0144

 (resident in Panama)
 Panama Mobile: +507 6747-1221

US Mobile: +1 (305) 924-2115

Fax: +507 214-4300

Email: luis.ocando@pa.ey.com

Paul de Haan (resident in +506 2208-9800

San José, Costa Rica) Email: paul.dehaan@cr.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Juan Carlos Chavarría (resident in San José,

Costa Rica)

+506 2208-9844

Mobile: +506 8913-6686

International Mobile: +1 (239) 961-5947 Email: juan-carlos.chavarria@cr.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Rafael Sayagués (resident in San José, Costa Rica) +506 2208-9880 New York: +1 (212) 773-4761 Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043

US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979 Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Lisa María Gattulli (resident in San José, Costa Rica) +506 2208-9861 Mobile: +506 8844-6778 Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Antonio Ruiz (resident in San José,

Costa Rica)

Rafael Sayagués (resident in San José, Costa Rica) +506 2208-9822 Mobile: +506 8890-9391 International Mobile: +1 (239) 298-6372

Email: antonio.ruiz@cr.ey.com

+506 2208-9880

New York: +1 (212) 773-4761 Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979 Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Lisa María Gattulli (resident in San José, Costa Rica) +506 2208-9861 Mobile: +506 8844-6778 Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

A. At a glance

25 (a)
10
25 (a)
10
10
25
25
10
25
10
25
25
25
10
25 (c)
10
10
0
3 (d)

(a) An alternate minimum income tax and asset tax are also imposed (see Section B). A Social Contribution Tax is imposed at a rate of 5% on companies with net income exceeding HNL1 million. Domiciled entities that have reported operating losses in two consecutive or alternate tax periods that are still

open for examination are also subject to advance income tax payments (AIT) that are computed at a rate of 1% of gross income equal to or greater than HNL100 million. The AIT may be credited against the annual corporate income tax, asset tax or the Social Contribution Tax. Branches of foreign companies dedicated to air, land and maritime transport pay the corporate income tax rate of 25% on an amount of net taxable income equal to 10% of their Honduran-source gross income.

- (b) Withholding taxes are imposed on payments to nonresident companies and individuals.
- (c) This withholding tax applies to payments for films and video tapes for movies, television, video clubs and cable television.
- (d) Only companies engaged in agriculture, manufacturing, mining and tourism may carry forward net operating losses.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Honduran-resident companies (that is, those incorporated in Honduras) are no longer taxed on their worldwide income. Effective from 1 January 2017, only their Honduran-source income is subject to Honduran tax. Nonresident companies are subject to income tax only on income derived from Honduran sources.

Corporate income tax rates. Companies are subject to corporate income tax at a rate of 25% on their net income.

A Social Contribution Tax of 5% applies to companies with net income exceeding HNL1 million.

A 1% income tax installment applies to taxpayers that meet the following conditions:

- During open tax periods, they have reported operating losses in two consecutive or alternate tax periods.
- In the prior tax period, they derived gross income equal to or greater than HNL100 million.

The installment equals 1% of the gross income reported.

The income tax installment is a tax credit that may be applied against income tax, asset tax or the Social Contribution Tax on the filing of the year-end tax return.

The following taxpayers are not subject to the income tax installment:

- Individuals or entities in the preoperative phase, up to a maximum of five years.
- Companies and individuals that incur losses resulting from an act of God or force majeure. This loss needs to be certified by an audit firm registered with the respective accounting association, notwithstanding a subsequent examination by the tax authorities.
- Companies and individuals authorized by the tax authorities to carry forward losses in accordance to Section 20 of the Honduran Income Tax Law (HN ITL).
- Companies and individuals that calculated and paid tax in the prior tax period and are subject to income tax installments in accordance to Section 34 of the HN ITL.
- Companies and individuals that prove through a tax audit report, carried out by an audit firm registered with the respective accounting association, that the tax loss is real, subject to verification from the tax authorities.
- Companies and individuals established under Section 7 of the HN ITL and tax-exempt by law or Special Legislative Decrees.

Companies operating under the following special regimes are exempt from income tax, sales tax, customs duties and certain municipal taxes:

- Free Trade Zone
- Industrial Processing Zone (Zona Industrial de Procesamiento, or ZIP)
- Temporary Import Regime (Régimen de Importación Temporal, or RIT)
- Agroindustrial Export Zone (Zona Agro-Industrial de Exportación, or ZADE)
- Free Tourist Zone (Zona Libre Turística, or ZOLT)

Alternative minimum income tax. An alternative minimum income tax (AMT) applies to resident individuals and corporations. The tax rates for 2018 and 2019 are shown in the following table.

Threshold of annual gross income to which AMT applies

Tax rate

Equal to and greater than HNL300 million up to HNL600 million

0.75% (0.5% for taxpayers in special economic sectors) 1% (0.5% for taxpayers in special economic sectors)

In excess of HNL600 million

For 2020 and future years, the AMT applies to annual gross income greater than HNL1 billion at a rate of 1% (0.5% for tax-payers in special sectors).

The minimum income tax rate is reduced to 0.75% of gross income for individuals or legal entities producing or selling the following products or services:

- Cement production and distribution
- Public utility services provided by state-owned companies
- Products and medicines for human use (at the importation and production levels)
- Bakery-related products

Asset tax. An asset tax is assessed based on net assets (as defined in the law) reported in the company's balance sheet. Specific rules apply to compute the tax for financial institutions, insurance companies and holding companies. The asset tax rate is 1%. Income tax may be credited against asset tax. If the income tax equals or exceeds the asset tax for the tax year, no asset tax is due. If the income tax is less than the asset tax, the difference is payable as asset tax. In such circumstances, the asset tax represents a minimum tax for the year.

Financial transaction tax. A financial transaction tax applies to local and foreign currency operations carried on in either national or foreign currency within the institutions of the national banking system, including the following:

- National Bank for Agricultural Development (Banco Nacional de Desarrollo Agrícola, or BANADESA)
- · Financial entities
- Representation offices that are supervised by the National Commission on Banking and Insurance (Comisión Nacional de Bancos y Seguros, or CNBS)

The financial transaction tax applies to the following transactions:

- Debits (withdrawals) from at-sight deposits and checking accounts, carried out by the institutions referred to in the preceding paragraph (the financial institutions).
- Debits (withdrawals) of deposits from saving accounts, carried out by the financial institutions.
- Loan operations granted by the financial institutions that need to be absorbed by the lender. The contribution under the financial transaction tax applies only to disbursements and not to payments received by the financial institution. The CNBS must ensure that this special contribution is not transferred to the borrower.
- Issuance of cashier's checks, certified checks, traveler's checks and other similar existing financial instruments by financial institutions, or financial instruments to be created in the future, if they are issued without using the accounts mentioned in the first two bullets above.
- Payments or transfers in favor of third parties of money recovered or collected in the name of such parties that are carried out by the financial institutions without using the accounts mentioned in the first two bullets above.
- Transfers or money remittances abroad or locally, carried out through the financial institutions, without using the accounts mentioned in the first two bullets above.
- Credit card annual membership renewals, for the principal cardholder only.

The following are the amounts of the contributions required under the financial transaction tax for the first, second, fourth, fifth and sixth categories of transactions listed above:

- First, second, fifth and sixth categories listed above: HNL2 per thousand or fraction of a thousand
- Fourth category: HNL1.50 per thousand or fraction of a thousand

The contributions for the transactions in the seventh (last) category above are provided in the following table.

Cred	lit line	
Exceeding HNL	Not exceeding HNL	Contribution HNL
40,000	50,000	500
50,000	100,000	600
100,000	200,000	700
200,000	500,000	800
500,000	1,000,000	900
1,000,000	_	1,000

The law does not establish the contribution for the third category.

Capital gains. Capital gains are subject to tax at a rate of 10%.

A gain generated from any type of transfer of assets or rights by a person whose ordinary trade does not involve commercializing such assets or rights is considered a capital gain.

However, if the asset being transferred is part of the ordinary course of business of the transferor (for example, the transferor ordinarily or habitually engages in the trade or business of selling shares), the gains are categorized as ordinary income subject to corporate income tax at a rate of 25%.

Capital losses are deductible only if derived from the sale of depreciable assets or from the sale of non-depreciable assets sold in the ordinary course of a trade or business.

The capital gain must be reported and the corresponding tax paid for each transaction within 10 working days following the date on which the payment is received by the seller. An annual return must also be filed by 30 April of each year.

For the transfer of immovable property or rights and securities carried out with a nonresident, the buyer must withhold 4% of the transfer value. The capital gains tax is deemed to constitute a credit to such tax for the seller. The tax withheld must be reported in a filing and paid by the buyer within 10 calendar days following the date of the transaction.

Administration. The regular statutory tax year runs from 1 January through 31 December. However, taxpayers may elect a different tax year by requesting an authorization from the tax authorities. Companies with a regular statutory tax year must file an annual income tax return and pay any corresponding tax due within 120 days after the end of the tax year. For companies with a different tax year, the filing and payment deadline is 90 days after the end of their tax year. Mandatory advance tax payments are payable each quarter based on the income tax liability for the preceding tax year.

Dividends. A 10% withholding tax is imposed on dividends.

Foreign tax relief. Honduras does not grant any relief for foreign taxes paid.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Net taxable income is computed in accordance with generally accepted accounting and commercial principles, subject to certain adjustments required by the Honduran income tax law.

Inventories. Inventories are valued using the first-in, first-out (FIFO), last-in, first-out (LIFO) or weighted average cost methods.

Provisions. Provisions for contingent liabilities, such as severance pay, are not deductible for tax purposes. However, payments of such liabilities are deductible expenses.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation may be computed using the straight-line method. Companies may obtain authorization from the tax authorities to use other depreciation methods. However, after a company selects a depreciation method, the method must be applied consistently thereafter. The following are the applicable straight-line method rates for some common assets.

Asset	Rate (%)
Buildings	2.5 to 10
Plant and machinery	10
Vehicles	10 to 33
Furniture and office equipment	10
Tools	25

Relief for losses. Companies engaged in agriculture, manufacturing, mining and tourism may carry forward net operating losses for three years. However, certain restrictions apply. Net operating losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Honduran law does not allow the filing of consolidated income tax returns or provide any other tax relief to consolidated groups of companies.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Sales tax	
General rate	15
Rate for alcoholic beverages, cigarettes and	
business class tickets for air travel	18
Customs duties	1 to 20
Payroll taxes; paid by employers; average rate	8.5
Municipal taxes	
Property tax; imposed on companies	
owning real estate	Various
Industry trade and service municipal tax;	
imposed monthly on income derived	
from the operations of companies;	
rates vary according to the annual	
production volume, income or sales	
Up to HNL500,000	0.030
From HNL500,000 to HNL10,000,000	0.040
From HNL10,000,000 to HNL20,000,000	0.030
From HNL20,000,000 to HNL30,000,000	0.020
Over HNL30,000,000	0.015

E. Foreign-exchange controls

The Honduran currency is the lempira (HNL). As of 6 April 2020, the exchange rate for the lempira was HNL24.9699 = USD1.

No restrictions are imposed on foreign-trade operations or foreign currency transactions.

F. Tax treaties

Honduras has not entered into any income tax treaties with other countries.

Hong Kong

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Hong Kong **GMT +8**

Ernst & Young Tax Services Limited +852 2846-9888

22nd Floor Fax: +852 2868-4432 (Tax)

CITIC Tower

1 Tim Mei Avenue Central

Hong Kong SAR

Principal Tax Contacts

Nonfinancial Services

★ David Chan. +852 2629-3228

Tax Leader for Hong Kong and Mobile: +852 9121-2082 Macau

China Mobile: +86 (159) 2075-1347 Email: david.chan@hk.ey.com

Financial Services

★ Paul Ho. +852 2849-9564

Leader for Hong Kong Email: paul.ho@hk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Financial Services

James Badenach. +852 2629-3988 Leader for Asia-Pacific

Mobile: +852 6119-3342 Email: james.badenach@hk.ey.com

+852 2849-9288 Jacqueline Bennett

Email: jacqueline.bennett@hk.ey.com +852 2629-3708

Email: vanessa-ps.chan@hk.ey.com

+852 2849-9589

Adam Bryan Williams

Email: adam-b.williams@hk.ey.com

Nonfinancial Services

Vanessa Chan

Cherry Lam +852 2849-9563

Mobile: +852 9238-0488 Email: cherry-lw.lam@hk.ey.com

Jo An Yee +852 2846-9710

Email: jo-an.yee@hk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Financial Services

Rohit Narula +852 2629-3549

Email: rohit.narula@hk.ey.com

Nonfinancial Services

David Chan +852 2629-3228

Mobile: +852 9121-2082

China Mobile: +86 (159) 2075-1347

Email: david.chan@hk.ey.com

Jane Hui +852 2629-3836

Mobile: +852 9157-2100 Email: jane.hui@hk.ey.com

Eric Lam +852 2846-9946

Email: eric-yh.lam@hk.ey.com

Karina Wong

+852 2849-9417 Tami Tsang

Mobile: +852 6119-3357

Email: tami.tsang@hk.ey.com

+852 2849-9175

Email: karina.wong@hk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

Miranda Baas. Netherlands +852 3471-2601

Email: miranda.baas@hk.ey.com

Joost Huisman, Netherlands/Europe +852 2629-3977

Email: joost.huisman@hk.ey.com

Kevin Hughes, United States +852 2515-4107

Email: kevin.m.hughes@hk.ey.com

Bo Kim. United States +852 2849-9545

Email: bokyoung.kim@hk.ey.com

Jeremy F. Litton, United States +852 3471-2783

Email: jeremy.litton@hk.ey.com

+852 2629-3866 Peggy Lok, United States

Email: peggy.lok@hk.ey.com

+852 2849-9168 Josh McKniff, United States

Mobile: +852 9666-3142 Email: josh.mckniff@hk.ey.com

+852 3471-2717 Sean Trejo, United States

Email: sean.trejo@hk.ey.com

Zachary Weinstein, United States +852 3471-2784

Email: zachary.m.weinstein@hk.ey.com

Winnie Wu, United States +852 3471-2697

Email: winnie.wu@hk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Financial Services

Justin Kyte +852 2629-3880

Email: justin.kyte@hk.ey.com

Nonfinancial Services

Martin Richter +852 2629-3938

Mobile: +852 9666-1408

Email: martin.richter@hk.ey.com Kenny Wei

+852 2629-3941

Mobile: +852 9042-2695 Email: kenny.wei@hk.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Tracy Ho, +852 2846-9065

Leader for Asia-Pacific Mobile: +852 9135-6969 Email: tracy.ho@hk.ey.com

Financial Services

Paul Ho. +852 2849-9564

Email: paul.ho@hk.ey.com Leader for Hong Kong

Nonfinancial Services

Wilson Cheng +852 2846-9066

Mobile: +852 9218-2572

Email: wilson.cheng@hk.ey.com

Sam Fan +852 2849-9278

Email: sam.fan@hk.ey.com

Ada Ma +852 2849-9391

Email: ada.ma@hk.ey.com

+852 2849-9175 Karina Wong

Email: karina.wong@hk.ey.com

Tax Policy

★ Becky Lai, +852 2629-3188

Leader for Greater China Mobile: +852 6111-7479

China Mobile: +86 (159) 2075-1660

Email: becky.lai@hk.ey.com

+852 2629-3318

Tax Controversy

Wilson Cheng +852 2846-9066 Mobile: +852 9218-2572

Email: wilson.cheng@hk.ey.com

Email: albert.lee@hk.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

★ Albert Lee, Digital Tax Leader for

Asia-Pacific and Global Tax Technology Leader

Technology Leader

Robert Hardesty +852 2629-3291

Email: robert.hardesty@hk.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Financial Services

Sunny Liu +852 2846-9883

Email: sunny.liu@hk.ey.com

Michael Stenske +852 2629-3058

Email: michael.stenske@hk.ey.com

Nonfinancial Services

lvan Chan +852 2629-3828

Mobile: +852 6118-2541

China Mobile: +86 (139) 1721-8182 Email: ivan.chan@hk.ey.com

Lorraine Cheung +852 2849-9356

Mobile: +852 9027-6907

Email: lorraine.cheung@hk.ey.com

May Leung +852 2629-3089

Email: may.leung@hk.ey.com

Carol Liu +852 2629-3788

Email: carol.liu@hk.ey.com

+852 2846-9889 Mobile: +852 9337-2231

Email: grace.tang@hk.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Grace Tang

Paul Wen +852 2629-3876

Mobile: +852 9883-2359

Email: paul.wen@hk.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Nonfinancial Services

Andy Leung +852 2629-3299

Email: andy-sy.leung@cn.ey.com

This chapter relates to the tax jurisdiction of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR) of China.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	16.5 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0
Branch Tax Rate (%)	16.5 (a)

Withholding Tax (%)

Dividends 0
Interest 0

Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	
Paid to Corporations	4.95/16.5 (b)
Paid to Individuals	4.5/15 (b)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforwards	Unlimited

- (a) See Section B for the two-tier profits tax rates regime.
- (b) If the nonresident corporation is eligible for the two-tier profits tax rates regime referred to in Section B, the withholding tax rate is 2.475% (for the first HKD2 million of its royalty income) and 4.95% (for the remainder of its royalty income). However, if a recipient of payments is an associate of the payer and if the intellectual property rights were previously owned by a Hong Kong taxpayer, a withholding tax rate of 16.5% applies (subject to the application of the two-tier profits tax rates regime referred to in Section B). If the nonresident is an individual eligible for the two-tier profits tax rates regime referred to in Section B, the withholding tax rate is 2.25% (for the first HKD2 million of his or her royalty income) and 4.5% (for the remainder of his or her royalty income). However, if a recipient of payments is an associate of the payer and if the intellectual property rights were previously owned by a Hong Kong taxpayer, a withholding tax rate of 15% applies (subject to the application of the two-tier profits tax rates regime referred to in Section B).

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Profits tax. Companies carrying on a trade, profession or business in Hong Kong are subject to profits tax on profits arising in or derived from Hong Kong. However, certain royalties received from a Hong Kong payer by a foreign entity that does not otherwise carry on a trade, profession or business in Hong Kong are liable to a withholding tax in Hong Kong (see Section A).

The basis of taxation in Hong Kong is territorial. The determination of the source of profits or income can be extremely complicated and often involves uncertainty. It requires case-by-case consideration. To obtain certainty concerning this and other tax issues, taxpayers may apply to the Inland Revenue for advance rulings on the tax implications of a transaction, subject to payment of certain fees and compliance with other procedures.

Rates of profits tax. The normal profits tax rates applicable to corporations and non-corporate entities are 16.5% and 15%, respectively. If a taxpayer is eligible for the two-tier profits tax rates regime, profits tax rates for the first HKD2 million of profits are reduced by 50% to 8.25% or 7.5%. The remainder of the profits continue to be taxed at the normal profits tax rates of 16.5% or 15%.

However, each group of "connected entities" can only elect one entity in the group to benefit from the two-tier regime for a given fiscal year. In general, two entities are regarded as "connected entities" if one entity has control over the other or both are under the control of a third entity. "Control" generally refers to one entity holding directly or indirectly more than 50% of the issued share capital, voting rights, capital or profits of another entity.

Tax incentives. The following tax incentives and enhanced deductions are available in Hong Kong:

 Interest income and trading profits derived by corporations from qualifying debt instruments (QDIs) issued prior to 1 April 2018 with a maturity period of less than seven years are taxed at a rate of 8.25% (50% of the normal profits tax rate), while interest income and trading profits derived from those QDIs with a maturity period of seven years or longer are exempt from tax. Interest income and trading profits derived from QDIs issued on or after 1 April 2018 of any duration are exempt from tax

- Income derived from the business of reinsurance by professional reinsurers that have made an irrevocable election is taxed at a rate of 8.25%.
- Income derived from the business of insurance by authorized captive insurers that have made an irrevocable election is taxed at a rate of 8.25%.
- Profits derived by authorized and certain bona fide widely held mutual funds, collective-investment schemes and unit trusts are exempt from tax.
- Profits derived from qualifying corporate treasury activities by qualifying corporate treasury centers that have made an irrevocable election are taxed at a rate of 8.25%.
- Profits of qualifying aircraft lessors and qualifying aircraft leasing managers that have made an irrevocable election are taxed at the concessionary tax rate of 8.25%. In addition, instead of tax depreciation allowances, the deemed taxable amount with respect to income derived from the leasing of aircraft to an aircraft operator by a qualifying aircraft lessor equals 20% of the tax base of the lessor concerned (that is, their gross rentals less deductible expenses, but excluding tax depreciation allowances).

Qualifying research and development (R&D) expenditure incurred on or after 1 April 2018 is eligible for enhanced tax deductions; the first HKD2 million is eligible for a 300% deduction and the remainder, not subject to any cap, is deductible at 200%. R&D expenditure that does not qualify for the enhanced deductions is eligible for the normal 100% tax deduction subject to fulfillment of the specified conditions.

Proposed tax exemptions for certain insurers and insurance brokers. Under a bill being scrutinized by the Legislative Council of Hong Kong, qualifying profits derived from the following will be taxed at 8.25%:

- General insurance and reinsurance businesses of specified insurers
- Selected insurance brokerage business of licensed insurance brokers

Tax exemptions for all funds operating in Hong Kong. Subject to certain specified conditions, an entity that meets the definition of a "fund" as being a collective-investment scheme, regardless of its size, type and place of residence, is eligible for a tax exemption for its profits generated from transactions in qualifying assets and transactions incidental to such transactions.

Related anti-avoidance measures provide that, under certain circumstances, a resident investor in an exempt fund is deemed to derive a portion of the exempt income of the fund and is subject to tax in Hong Kong on such income, regardless of whether the fund makes an actual distribution.

Tax exemption for nonresident funds. Nonresident persons, not qualifying as a "fund," as defined, and not eligible for the above

tax exemption, are nonetheless exempt from tax in Hong Kong if their activities in Hong Kong are restricted to certain specified transactions and to transactions incidental to such transactions.

An entity is regarded as a nonresident if its place of central management and control is located outside Hong Kong. Specified transactions are broadly defined to cover most types of transactions typically carried out by investment funds, such as transactions involving securities (for unlisted securities, the exemption is subject to certain specified conditions), future and currency contracts, commodities and the making of deposits other than by money-lending businesses.

Anti-avoidance measures provide that under certain circumstances, a resident investor in an exempt nonresident fund is deemed to derive a portion of the exempt income of the fund and is subject to tax in Hong Kong on such income, regardless of whether the fund makes an actual distribution.

Capital gains. Capital gains are not taxed, and capital losses are not deductible for profits tax purposes.

Administration. A fiscal year runs from 1 April to 31 March. If an accounting period does not coincide with a fiscal year, the profit for the accounting period is deemed to be the profit for the fiscal year in which the period ends. Special rules govern commencements and cessations of businesses and deal with accounting periods of shorter or longer duration than 12 months.

Companies generally make two payments of profits tax during a fiscal year. The first payment consists of 75% of the provisional tax for the current year plus 100% of the final payment for the preceding year. The second payment equals 25% of the provisional tax for the current year. The timing of payments is determined by assessment notices rather than by set dates, generally during November to April of the fiscal year.

Dividends. Hong Kong does not impose withholding tax on dividends paid to domestic or foreign shareholders. In addition, dividends received from foreign companies are not taxable in Hong Kong.

Foreign tax relief. In certain circumstances, a deduction is allowed for foreign taxes paid. A foreign tax credit is available under the full comprehensive double tax treaties entered into between Hong Kong and other jurisdictions. However, the amount of the credit may not exceed the amount of tax payable under the Hong Kong tax laws with respect to the relevant item of income. For details concerning Hong Kong's double tax treaties, see Section E.

C. Determination of assessable profits

General. The assessment is based on accounts prepared on generally accepted accounting principles, subject to certain statutory tax adjustments.

In general, interest income earned on deposits with financial institutions is exempt from profits tax. However, this exemption does not apply if the recipient of the interest is a financial institution or if the deposits are used as security for borrowings and the

interest expense with respect to the borrowings is claimed as a tax deduction.

Expenses must be incurred in the production of chargeable profits. Certain specified expenses are not allowed, including domestic and private expenses, capital expenditures, the cost of improvements, sums recoverable under insurance and tax payments. The deductibility of interest is subject to restrictions (see Section D).

Inventories. Stock is normally valued at the lower of cost and net realizable value. Cost must be determined using the first-in, first-out (FIFO) method or an average cost, standard cost or adjusted selling price basis. The last-in, first-out (LIFO) method is not acceptable. However, this may not apply to shares and securities held for trading purposes.

Capital allowances

Industrial buildings. An initial allowance of 20% is granted on new industrial buildings in the year in which the expenditure is incurred, and annual depreciation allowances are 4% of qualifying capital expenditure beginning in the year the building is first put into use. No initial allowance is granted on the purchase of used buildings, but annual depreciation allowances may be available. Subject to certain exceptions, buildings used for the purposes of a qualifying trade are industrial buildings.

Commercial buildings. An annual allowance (4% of qualifying capital expenditure each year) is available on commercial buildings. Buildings that do not qualify as industrial buildings are commercial buildings. Refurbishment costs for premises, other than those used as domestic dwellings, may be deducted in equal amounts over a five-year period.

Prescribed plant and machinery. Subject to satisfying certain conditions, companies may immediately write off 100% of expenditure on manufacturing plant and machinery and on computer software and hardware.

Environmental protection facilities. Subject to satisfying certain conditions, capital expenditure incurred on eligible environmental protection installation forming part of a building or structure, environmental protection machinery and environmentally friendly vehicles qualifies for a 100% write-off in the year in which the expenditure is incurred.

Other plant and machinery, and office equipment. An initial allowance of 60% is granted for non-manufacturing plant and machinery, and office equipment in the year of purchase. An annual allowance of 10%, 20% or 30% under the declining-balance method is available on the balance of the expenditure beginning in the year the asset is first used in the business. Consequently, the total allowances (initial and annual) in the first year can be 64%, 68% or 72%.

Motor vehicles. An initial allowance of 60% is granted for motor vehicles in the year of purchase. An annual allowance of 30% under the pooling system (declining-balance method) is allowed on the balance of the expenditure beginning in the year the asset is first used in the business.

Intellectual property rights. Subject to certain anti-avoidance provisions, capital expenditure incurred on the purchase of patents, industrial know-how, registered trademarks, copyrights, registered designs, rights in layout design (topography) of integrated circuits, plant varieties and performances qualifies for tax amortization over a time period ranging from one to five years.

Recapture. Depreciation allowances are generally subject to recapture if the proceeds from the sale of a depreciable asset exceed its tax-depreciated value. The recapture rule also applies to prescribed plant and machinery (manufacturing plant and machinery and computer hardware and software) and environmental protection installation and machinery, and environmentally friendly vehicles that were previously written off in full. Consequently, in the year of disposal, the sales proceeds from the abovementioned assets generally are included in chargeable profits, up to the original costs of the assets. Allowances for commercial and industrial buildings may be recaptured, up to their original costs. Assets depreciable under the pooling system (declining-balance method) are allocated to one of three pools according to their depreciation rates, which are 10%, 20% or 30%. Proceeds from the sale of an asset in a pool (up to the cost of the asset) are deducted from the pool balance. If a negative balance results within the pool, a balancing charge is added to taxable profits.

Relief for business losses. Losses incurred in a year can be carried forward indefinitely and set off against the profits of the company in subsequent years. No carryback is possible. Certain rules prevent trafficking in loss companies. In addition, specific rules govern the offset of normal business losses against concessionary trading receipts (that is, those taxed at concessionary rates instead of the full normal rates) and vice versa.

Groups of companies. Consolidated filing is not permitted. Hong Kong does not provide group relief for tax losses.

D. Miscellaneous matters

Mergers and reorganizations. When considering an acquisition in Hong Kong, a company must first decide whether to acquire the shares or the assets of the target company. Unlike some other jurisdictions, the Hong Kong tax code does not allow a step-up in tax basis of the underlying assets if shares are acquired. The target company retains the same tax basis for its assets, regardless of the price paid for the shares.

Effective from 3 March 2014, the new Companies Ordinance (Cap 622) introduced measures to facilitate an amalgamation of two or more wholly owned companies within a group without the need to seek approval from the court. Currently, the Hong Kong tax code does not contain specific provisions relating to a court-free amalgamation. The Hong Kong Inland Revenue Department (IRD) is considering the enactment of specific legislation to address the issues relating to court-free amalgamations. Pending the enactment of such legislation, the IRD has announced that if it is satisfied that a court-free amalgamation that does not involve a sale of assets is not carried out for the purpose of obtaining tax benefits, the amalgamated company (that is, the surviving entity) will generally be treated as if it is the continuation of, and the

same person as, the amalgamating company (that is, the company that ceased to exist as a separate legal entity upon amalgamation). Under such an approach, except for trading stocks, no tax charges will arise in the amalgamating company, and the amalgamated company will be entitled to deductions for any unrelieved tax costs inherent in the items being taken over. In addition, subject to satisfying certain conditions, tax losses brought forward from the amalgamating company can be used to offset profits of the amalgamated company.

Anti-avoidance legislation. Transactions that are artificial, fictitious or predominantly tax-driven may be disregarded under general anti-avoidance tax measures. In addition, specific measures deny the carryforward of tax losses if the dominant reason for a change in shareholding of a corporation is the intention to use the tax losses. Other specific anti-avoidance measures include those designed to counteract certain leverage and cross-border leasing, non-arm's-length transactions between a Hong Kong resident company and its foreign affiliates and the use of personal service companies to disguise employer-employee relationships.

Transfer pricing. Under the specific transfer-pricing legislation (TP law), transactions between connected persons (including those between different parts of the same enterprise located in different jurisdictions) are required to be priced and conducted on an arm's-length basis. Certain specified domestic transactions that do not result in any actual tax difference or meet the non-business loan condition are specifically exempt from the TP law, provided that certain prescribed conditions are met.

The transfer-pricing guidelines of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) provide guidance on how the TP law should be interpreted.

TP documentation requirements. The TP law also adopts the three-tier documentation approach as recommended by the OECD for related-party transactions, which is comprised of the following:

- · Local File
- · Master File
- Country-by-Country (CbC) Reporting

A Hong Kong entity of a group is required to prepare and retain the entity's Local File and a Master File of its group with respect to an accounting period unless either of the following circumstances exists:

- Any two of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - The total amount of the entity's revenue for the accounting period does not exceed HKD400 million.
 - The total value of the entity's assets at the end of the accounting period does not exceed HKD300 million.
 - The average number of the entity's employees during the accounting period does not exceed 100.
- All the following conditions are satisfied with respect to the following categories of transactions between connected persons (excluding specified domestic transactions) undertaken by the entity in an accounting period:
 - The total amount of transfers of properties (excluding financial assets and intangibles) does not exceed HKD220 million.

- The total amount of transactions with respect to financial assets does not exceed HKD110 million.
- The total amount of transfers of intangibles does not exceed HKD110 million.
- The total amount of other transactions does not exceed HKD44 million.

If all of the conditions stated in the second bullet above are not satisfied, the entity is required to prepare a Local File with respect to the particular category or categories of transactions that exceeded the threshold(s) specified above. In addition, the entity is not exempt from preparing the Master File.

Unless exempted, effective from the accounting period beginning on or after 1 April 2018, the Master File and Local File must be prepared within nine months after the end of the relevant accounting period. Although the Master File and Local File are not required to be submitted together with the annual tax return, they must be produced for examination on request and retained for a period of not less than seven years after the end of the accounting period.

Country-by-Country Reporting. The CbC Report filing threshold is set in accordance with the OECD recommendation; that is, consolidated turnover exceeding EUR750 million (HKD6.8 billion) in the preceding year.

The primary obligation for CbC Report filing falls on the Ultimate Parent Entities (UPEs) of multinational groups that are resident in Hong Kong. A CbC Report must be prepared for each accounting period beginning on or after 1 January 2018. The information to be included in the CbC Report is in line with the OECD's requirements. A Hong Kong enterprise that is a constituent entity of a CbC Reporting group must file a notification with the IRD within three months after the end of the accounting period to which its UPE's CbC Report relates. This notification must contain sufficient information for Hong Kong to obtain the CbC Report directly from the jurisdiction in which the Hong Kong taxpayer's UPE or Surrogate Parent Entity has filed the CbC Report under the automatic exchange of information mechanisms for the exchange of CbC Reports. The deadline for filing a CbC Report is 12 months after the end of the relevant accounting period or the date specified in the assessor's notice, whichever is earlier.

Foreign-exchange controls. Hong Kong does not impose foreign-exchange controls.

Islamic bonds. A special legislative framework provides comparable tax treatment in terms of stamp duty, profits tax and property tax for some common types of Islamic bonds (sukuk), vis-à-vis conventional bonds. However, no special tax incentives are conferred on Islamic bonds.

Interest expense. In an attempt to combat avoidance, restrictions are placed on the deductibility of interest expense. In general, subject to certain specific anti-avoidance rules, interest on monies borrowed is deductible for tax purposes if it is incurred in the production of chargeable profits in Hong Kong and if one of the following additional conditions is satisfied:

• The recipient is taxable in Hong Kong on the interest.

- The interest is paid to a recognized financial institution in Hong Kong or overseas.
- The interest is paid with respect to debt instruments that are listed or marketed in Hong Kong or in a recognized overseas market.
- The interest is paid with respect to money that is borrowed from an unrelated person and that is wholly used to finance capital expenditures on plant and machinery qualifying for capital allowances or the purchase of trading stock.
- The interest is paid by a corporation in the ordinary course of its intragroup financing business to its overseas associated corporations, and such overseas corporations are subject to tax overseas with respect to the interest received at a rate of not less than the applicable reference rate (that is, 16.5% or 8.25% as the case may be).

Subject to certain provisions, distributions made with respect to the following are treated as interest expenses and are tax-deductible:

- Regulatory capital securities (covering Additional Tier 1 instruments and Tier 2 instruments) issued by financial institutions in compliance with the relevant banking capital adequacy requirements
- Loss-absorbing capacity (LAC) instruments, other than common equity, issued by financial institutions and their relevant group companies to meet the relevant minimum LAC requirements

Reversion of sovereignty to China. Since 1 July 1997, Hong Kong has been a Special Administrative Region (SAR) of China under Article 31 of the constitution of China. However, as an SAR, Hong Kong has a tax system that is based on common law and distinct from the system used in Mainland China.

In addition, on its own, Hong Kong, using the name "Hong Kong, China," may maintain and develop relations, and may conclude and implement agreements, with foreign states and regions and relevant international organizations in such fields as economics, trade, finance, shipping, communications, tourism, culture and sports.

E. Tax treaties

Both the Hong Kong and Mainland China tax authorities take the view that Mainland China's tax treaties with other jurisdictions do not cover Hong Kong.

For the avoidance of double taxation on shipping income, Hong Kong has entered into agreements with Denmark, Germany, Norway, Singapore, Sri Lanka and the United States. These agreements generally provide for tax exemption in one territory for profits and capital gains derived by an enterprise of the other territory in the first-mentioned territory with respect to the operation of ships in international traffic. However, under the agreement between Hong Kong and Sri Lanka, 50% of the profits derived from the operation of ships in international traffic may be taxed in the source jurisdiction. Apart from these agreements, reciprocal exemption provisions with the tax authorities of Chile, Korea (South) and New Zealand have also been confirmed.

Hong Kong has signed double tax agreements relating to airline profits with several jurisdictions, including Bangladesh, Croatia, Denmark, Estonia, Ethiopia, Fiji, Finland, Germany, Iceland, Israel, Jordan, Kenya, Laos, the Macau SAR, Maldives, Mauritius, Norway, Seychelles, Singapore, Sri Lanka and Sweden. Under these agreements, international transport income of Hong Kong airlines is exempt from tax in these signatory jurisdictions. However, international transport income of Hong Kong airlines that is exempt from tax overseas under these agreements or under relevant full comprehensive double tax treaties is taxed in Hong Kong.

Hong Kong has also entered into full comprehensive double tax treaties modeled on the conventional tax treaty adopted by the OECD, with the jurisdictions listed in the table below. The table shows the withholding tax rates for dividends, interest and royalties paid from Hong Kong to residents of the treaty jurisdictions. The rates shown in the table are the lower of the treaty rates and the applicable rates under Hong Kong domestic law.

	Dividends	Interest	Royalties
	%	%	%
Austria	0	0	3
Belarus	0	0	3/4.95 (d)
Belgium	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Brunei Darussalam	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Cambodia	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Canada	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
China Mainland	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Czech Republic	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Estonia	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Finland	0	0	3
France	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Guernsey	0	0	4
Hungary	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
India	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Indonesia	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Ireland	0	0	3
Italy	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Japan	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Jersey	0	0	4
Korea (South)	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Kuwait	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Latvia	0	0	0/3 (c)
Liechtenstein	0	0	3 3
Luxembourg	0	0	3
Macau SAR (b)	0	0	3
Malaysia	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Malta	0	0	3
Mexico	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Netherlands	0	0	3
New Zealand	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Pakistan	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Portugal	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Qatar	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Romania	0	0	3
Russian Federation	0	0	3

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Saudi Arabia	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
South Africa	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Spain	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Switzerland	0	0	3
Thailand	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
United Arab Emirates	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
United Kingdom	0	0	3
Vietnam	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0	0	4.5/4.95 (a)

- (a) The withholding rates in Hong Kong applicable to individuals and corporations are 4.5% and 4.95%, respectively (subject to the application of the two-tier profits tax rates regime referred to in Section B above). These rates are lower than those specified in the relevant tax treaties, and consequently, the Hong Kong domestic rates apply.
- (b) The tax treaty is still pending ratification. The reduced rates for royalties will not apply until the ratification procedures are completed.
- (c) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the royalties is a company (other than a partnership). In all other cases, the 3% rate applies.
- (d) The 3% rate applies to payments for the use of, or the right to use, aircraft. The 4.95% rate applies in all other cases.

Hungary

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Budapest GMT +1

EY +36 (1) 451-8100 Váci út 20 Fax: +36 (1) 451-8199 1132 Budapest +36 (1) 451-8399 (Tax)

Hungary

Principal Tax Contact

★ Botond Rencz Mobile: +36 (30) 221-8459 Email: botond.rencz@hu.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Miklós Sánta Mobile: +36 (70) 375-3844

Email: miklos.santa@hu.ey.com
Tibor Pálszabó Mobile: +36 (30) 280-5243
Email: tibor.palszabo@hu.ey.com
Botond Rencz Mobile: +36 (30) 221-8459

Mobile: +36 (30) 221-8459 Email: botond.rencz@hu.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

Tibor Pálszabó Mobile: +36 (30) 280-5243 Email: tibor.palszabo@hu.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness

Miklós Sánta Mobile: +36 (70) 375-3844

Email: miklos.santa@hu.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transfer Pricing

Zoltán Lipták Mobile: +36 (30) 635-9204 Email: zoltan.liptak@hu.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Róbert Heinczinger Mobile: +36 (30) 919-3814

Email: robert.heinczinger@hu.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desks Abroad

Gábor Kiss +1 (212) 773-1395 (resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (646) 704-9576

Email: gabor.kiss2@ey.com

Richard Kocsis +1 (408) 947-6753

(resident in San Jose) Email: richard.kocsis1@ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

★ Róbert Heinczinger Mobile: +36 (30) 919-3814

Email: robert.heinczinger@hu.ey.com

Tibor Pálszabó Mobile: +36 (30) 280-5243 Email: tibor.palszabo@hu.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Róbert Heinczinger Mobile: +36 (30) 919-3814

Email: robert.heinczinger@hu.ey.com

Péter Vaszari Mobile: +36 (30) 280-5979
Email: peter.vaszari@hu.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Zoltán Lipták Mobile: +36 (30) 635-9204

Email: zoltan.liptak@hu.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Krisztina Bedő Mobile: +36 (30) 822-5059

Email: krisztina.bedo@hu.ey.com

Indirect Tax

★ Tamás Vékási Mobile: +36 (30) 515-5013 Email: tamas.vekasi@hu.ey.com

The Hungarian National Bank exchange rate as of 9 December 2019 was HUF299.77 = USD1.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	9 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	9 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	9 (a)(b)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	
Paid to Companies	0
Paid to Individuals	15
Interest	
Paid to Companies	0
Paid to Individuals	15 (c)
Royalties	0
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5 (d)

- (a) The 9% rate applies to tax years beginning on or after 1 January 2017. All taxpayers must pay tax on the alternative minimum tax base if this base exceeds taxable income calculated under the general rules (for further details, see Section B).
- (b) Permanent establishments of foreign companies are subject to special rules for the computation of the tax base (see Section B).
- (c) See Section B.
- (d) Losses incurred before the 2015 tax year can be carried forward until 2030. Losses incurred in the 2015 tax year or subsequent years can be carried forward for five years.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies incorporated in Hungary are subject to corporate tax on their worldwide profits. A company not incorporated in Hungary that has its place of effective management in Hungary is regarded as a Hungarian resident for corporate tax purposes and, accordingly, is subject to corporate tax on its worldwide profits. If a double tax treaty applies, the provisions of the treaty may affect residence. Foreign companies carrying out taxable activities in Hungary through a permanent establishment are subject to corporate tax on their net profits derived from Hungarian sources.

Rates of corporate income tax. The tax rate for tax years beginning on or after 1 January 2017 is 9%.

The same rate applies to the taxable income of permanent establishments of nonresident companies. In general, the various permanent establishments of a nonresident company are taxed as a single entity. However, the taxable income of permanent establishments that are registered as distinct branches with the Court of Registration must be calculated separately, and losses incurred by one branch may not offset the profits of another. Such registrations are an option for foreign taxpayers in some cases and mandatory in other cases, depending on the country of incorporation of the foreign entity, its planned activities and other circumstances.

Alternative minimum tax. The alternative minimum tax (AMT) is calculated by applying the general rate of 9% to the AMT tax base. In general, the AMT tax base is 2% of total revenues, excluding any revenue attributable to foreign permanent establishments. The AMT tax base must be increased by an amount equal to 50% of additional loans contracted by the company from its shareholders or members during the tax year.

If a company's AMT is higher than the corporate income tax otherwise calculated or the pretax profit, the taxpayer may choose to pay either of the following:

- AMT.
- Corporate income tax otherwise payable. In this case, the company must fill out a one-page form that provides information regarding certain types of expenses and, in principle, is more likely to be selected for a tax audit.

Tax incentives

Reduced rate on certain types of income. Companies may reduce their corporate tax base by 50% of royalty income, which includes, in certain cases, income from the disposal of intangible property. In effect, only half of the royalty income is taxable. In light of the recent developments regarding the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Project of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), the definition of royalties eligible for these incentives was narrowed, and the conditions for applying these allowances were tightened as of 1 July 2016.

The total reduction mentioned above may not exceed 50% of the pretax profit of the company. The deduction may be claimed on the tax return. Unlike the development tax allowance (see *Development tax allowance*), no special reporting or preapproval obligations are imposed.

Research and development double deduction. In addition to being recognized expenses for corporate income tax purposes, the direct costs of basic research, applied research and research and development (R&D) incurred within the scope of a company's activities reduces the corporate income tax base. As a result, a double deduction is allowed for these expenses for corporate income tax purposes. It is not required that the research itself take place in Hungary, and the double deduction may include R&D purchased from related or unrelated foreign enterprises and, in some cases, from Hungarian enterprises.

R&D triple deduction. Certain R&D activities conducted in cooperation with the Hungarian Academy of Arts and Sciences and its research institutions, public research centers or private research centers directly or indirectly owned by the state can result in a deduction of three times the R&D cost. However, this deduction is capped at HUF50 million.

Development tax allowance. Companies may benefit from a development tax allowance (tax credit), conforming with European

Community (EC) law, for up to 12 tax years if they satisfy all of the following conditions:

- They make an investment of at least HUF3 billion or an investment of HUF1 billion in an underdeveloped region.
- During the four tax years following the tax year in which the tax credit is first applied, the average statistical headcount of the taxpayer does not fall below the average headcount equivalent to the arithmetical mean of the three tax years preceding the start of the investment.
- The investment comprises one of the following:
 - The acquisition of a new asset
 - The enlargement of existing assets
 - The fundamental modification of the final product or the previous production method as a result of the investment

Large companies are eligible for development tax allowances with respect to asset investments of at least HUF6 billion or job-creating investments of at least HUF3 billion, aimed at product diversification or new procedural innovations in certain Central Hungarian municipalities. The application of the tax allowance is subject to a government resolution based on the authorization of the European Commission.

Taxpayers may claim a development tax allowance with respect to investments of at least HUF100 million in free entrepreneurial zones.

Small and medium-sized enterprises may become eligible for development tax allowances with respect to investments implemented in any region in the amount of at least HUF300 million and HUF400 million, respectively.

A development tax allowance can also be claimed for investments of at least HUF100 million in the fields of food product hygiene, environmental protection, basic or applied research or film production, if certain other requirements are met. Investments of any amount in any field that result in a certain level of job creation may also qualify for a tax allowance.

In general, companies must submit a notification regarding the allowance to the Ministry of Finance before the start date of the investment and self-assess the tax allowance. However, companies must obtain permission from the Ministry of Finance if their investment-related costs and expenses exceed EUR100 million. Taxpayers must report the completion date of their investments within 90 days after the date on which the investment becomes operational.

The tax allowance may reduce the company's corporate income tax liability by up to 80%, resulting in an effective tax rate of 1.8% (instead of 9%). Depending on the location of the project, the allowance may cover between 20% and 50% of the eligible investment costs. In general, the allowance may be used within a 12-year period after the investment is put into operation, but it must be used by the 16th year after the declaration for the allowance was filed. In general, the 12-year period begins in the year following the year in which the investment is put into operation. However, the investor may request that the 12-year period begin in the year in which the investment is put into operation.

Tax allowance for investments and renovations made for energy efficiency purposes. If taxpayers make investments or renovations to reduce their final energy consumption, they can utilize a tax allowance up to 45% of the eligible extra costs, depending on the region in which the investment is made (up to a maximum of the present HUF value of EUR15 million), directly relating to or attributable to the assets serving exclusively the purposes of the investment contributing to the achievement of a higher level of energy efficiency. The tax allowance may be increased by 20% if the investment is made by a small enterprise and by 10% if the investment is made by a medium-sized enterprise. The tax allowance can be applied in the tax year following the year in which the investment was put into operation, and in the following five tax years. To be able to apply the tax allowance, the taxpayer must hold a certificate issued by the relevant authority proving that the investment qualifies as an investment for energy-efficiency purposes. Qualifying assets must be operated for at least five years. The tax allowance for investments serving energy-efficiency purposes and the development tax credit cannot both be applied to the same investment.

Tax allowance for investments in registered startup companies. Taxpayers that invest in startup companies may decrease their pretax profit by three times the acquisition value of the participation (including the increase in the acquisition value as a result of a capital increase after acquisition) in the tax year the participation is obtained and in the following three years, in equal amounts. The pretax profit can be decreased by a maximum of HUF20 million in each tax year, per startup company. If, as a result of a capital increase in the startup, the acquisition value increases in the period in which the allowance can be applied, the tax base can be decreased with respect to the increase, provided that the participation acquired in the startup company previously entitled the taxpayer to apply a tax-base allowance. However, this does not extend the length of the initial application period.

Tax-base allowances to promote labor mobility. Under the tax-base allowances to promote labor mobility, the pretax profit can be decreased by the following:

- The amount recorded as the acquisition value or the increment of the acquisition value of workers' hostels in the tax year in which the investment or renovation is finished
- The amount recorded as the rental fees for properties used as workers' hostels, or incurred with respect to the maintenance and operation of workers' hostels in the current tax year
- The amount of the net asset value or the increase in the net asset value of the property with a long-lasting structure built to provide housing for the taxpayer's employees in the tax year in which the investment or the development is completed

Film tax credit. Tax relief is provided to Hungarian companies sponsoring film production carried out in Hungary. The contributions are effectively refunded by the state because the sponsors can deduct the contributions from the corporate income tax payable, but the amount deducted may not exceed 30% of eligible expenses of the film production. In addition, these contributions, up to the above limit, are also deductible for corporate income tax purposes. The tax relief may be carried forward for a period of

eight years. It is available only if the sponsor does not receive any rights with respect to the sponsored film.

To qualify for tax incentives, films are subject to a comprehensive cultural test, which grants points for various aspects of the production, including the members of the crew, the actors and the theme of the film being European. In general, only films receiving more than a certain number of points qualify.

To use the film tax credit, the taxpayer must pay 6.75% supplementary support to the beneficiary in the tax year in which the basic support is provided. The supplementary support is not deductible for corporate income tax purposes.

Sports tax credit. Tax relief is provided to Hungarian companies supporting sports organizations in the following popular team sports:

- Football (that is, soccer)
- · Handball
- Basketball
- Water polo
- Ice hockey
- Volleyball

Under the sports tax credit scheme, national sports associations, professional sports organizations, amateur sports organizations, nonprofit foundations and civil sports organizations may be supported. Donations granted to these sports organizations are fully creditable against the corporate tax liability of the donor, capped at 70% of the donor's total corporate tax liability, if the taxpayer does not have government liabilities in arrears. Unused tax credits may be carried forward for a period of eight years. In addition, amounts donated are also deductible for corporate income tax purposes. Supplementary sport development aid must be paid by the donors within the framework of sponsorship or aid contracts equal to at least 6.75% of the amount indicated in the support certificate. This expense is not deductible for corporate income tax purposes. The supplementary development aid must be transferred to the respective national sport associations or the respective sports organizations or foundations.

New film and sports tax credit. Film productions and sports organizations may be supported by Hungarian corporate taxpayers in a new manner, as an alternative to the "old" model that will also remain in existence. Under the new rules, the taxpayer may designate a portion of its tax liability as support for a selected, qualifying organization. On receiving the tax payment from the taxpayer, the tax authority remits the designated amount to the beneficiary. Taxpayers can designate up to 80% of their monthly or quarterly tax advance payments and year-end tax payments. The total amount of the support is capped at the same amounts as under the "old" rules. As a benefit, the tax authority credits 7.5% of the amounts designated from advance tax payments and 2.5% of the amounts designated from the year-end tax payment to the taxpayer's tax account.

Capital gains. With the exception of capital gains on "reported shares," "reported intangibles" and certain other intellectual property (see below), capital gains derived by Hungarian companies

are included in taxable income and taxed at the standard corporate income tax rate.

Capital gains derived by nonresident companies from disposals of Hungarian shares (except for shares in Hungarian real estate companies, see below) are not subject to tax, unless the shares are held through a permanent establishment of the seller in Hungary.

Reported shares. If a taxpayer has held registered shares of an entity for at least one year and reported the acquisition of the shares or an increase in the shareholding within 75 days after the date of the acquisition to the Hungarian tax authorities, the shares are "reported shares." If a shareholding has already been reported to the tax authorities, further reporting is necessary only if the proportion of the shareholding increases.

Capital gains (including foreign-exchange gains) derived from the sale of the reported shares or from the contribution of the reported shares in kind to the capital of another company are exempt from corporate income tax. Capital losses (including foreign-exchange losses) incurred on such investments are not deductible for tax purposes.

Reported intangibles. Similar to the rules of reported shares, the acquisition and creation of royalty-generating intangible assets (intellectual property and pecuniary rights) by Hungarian taxpayers can be reported to the Hungarian tax authorities within 60 days after the date of acquisition or creation. If the reported intangible asset is sold or disposed of after a holding period of at least one year, the gain on the sale is non-taxable. However, any losses related to such reported intangible asset (that is, impairment) are not deductible for corporate income tax purposes.

If an unreported intangible asset is sold, the gain on the sale is exempt from tax if this gain is used to purchase further royalty-generating intangibles within five years. A taxpayer may not enjoy the benefits arising from the reporting of a repurchased intangible if this asset was previously sold as an unreported intangible that benefited from this capital gains tax exemption.

Hungarian real estate holding companies. Gains derived by a nonresident from the alienation of shares in a Hungarian real estate holding company are taxed at a rate of 9%, unless a tax treaty exempts such gains from taxation. A Hungarian company is deemed to be a Hungarian real estate holding company if either of the following circumstances exists:

- More than 75° % of its book value is derived from real property located in Hungary.
- More than 75% of the total book value of the group, comprised
 of the company and its related companies that are engaged in
 business in Hungary (whether as resident entities or through
 permanent establishments), is derived from real property located in Hungary.

The capital gains are not taxable if the Hungarian company is listed on a recognized stock exchange.

Administration. In general, the calendar year is the tax year. However, companies may choose a different tax year if such year best fits their business cycle or is required to meet the management

information needs of the parent company. Companies selecting a tax year other than the calendar year must notify the tax authorities within 15 days after making the decision on the selection.

Companies must file their corporate income tax returns by the last day of the fifth month following the end of the tax year. If their annual tax liability is greater than the total advance tax payments paid during the year, they are required to pay the balance on filing the return.

Extensions to file tax returns may not be obtained in advance of the due date. However, a company may obtain an extension after the due date if it files, with the completed late return, a letter requesting an extension to the date the return is filed. At their discretion, the tax authorities may accept the late return as being filed on time if the letter explains the reasons for the delay and establishes that the tax return is being filed within 15 days after the reason for the delay expires, and if the company pays any balance of tax due shown on the return.

If an extension for filing is granted, no late filing or payment penalties are imposed, and no interest is charged on the late payment. If an extension for filing is not granted, a penalty of up to HUF500,000 can be imposed. In addition, interest is charged on the late payment of tax at a rate equal to the National Bank of Hungary prime interest rate plus 5 percentage points (on 17 December 2019, the prime interest rate was 0.9%; accordingly, the daily interest on the late payment would be 5.9/365%). Interest is charged beginning on the date the payment is due, and it may be charged for up to three years.

In their corporate income tax returns, taxpayers also declare the tax advances that they will pay for the 12-month period beginning in the second month after the filing deadline. The total of these advances equals the amount of tax payable for the year covered in the corporate income tax return. For calendar-year taxpayers, which have a filing deadline of 31 May, advances are payable over a 12-month period beginning in July of the year following the year covered in the corporate income tax return and ending in June of the subsequent year. For companies with a corporate income tax liability exceeding HUF5 million in the preceding year, advance payments are divided into 12 equal monthly installments. Other companies make quarterly advance payments.

Dividends

Dividends paid by Hungarian companies. Withholding tax is not imposed on dividends paid to foreign companies.

Withholding tax at a rate of 15% is imposed on dividends paid directly to resident and nonresident individuals. Tax treaties may override Hungarian domestic law with respect to the withholding tax on dividends.

Dividends received by Hungarian companies. In general, dividends received by Hungarian companies are exempt from corporate income tax. The only exception applies to dividends paid by controlled foreign corporations (CFCs; see Section E).

Interest, royalties and service fees

Interest, royalties and service fees paid by Hungarian companies. Withholding tax is not imposed on interest, royalties and service fees or any other payments made to local or foreign companies.

Hungary imposes a withholding tax at a rate of 15% on interest paid directly to individuals.

Interest and royalties received by Hungarian companies. A tax incentive may apply to royalties received by Hungarian companies (see *Tax incentives*). Interest received by a Hungarian company is taxable according to the general rules.

Exit taxation. Effective from 1 January 2020, capital withdrawals can be taxed based on market value if a taxpayer takes any of the following actions:

- Relocates its tax residency by moving its place of management from Hungary to another country
- Relocates assets from its registered office in Hungary to a permanent establishment outside Hungary
- Relocates assets from its permanent establishment in Hungary to its registered office or permanent establishment outside Hungary
- Transfers the business activity performed in Hungary to a foreign country

If capital is withdrawn, the tax base increases by the market value of the relocated assets or activities prevailing at the time of the withdrawal less their tax book value at the time of withdrawal.

Taxpayers subject to the exit tax can choose to pay the tax in five equal installments, as indicated in their tax return for the last tax year, provided that their place of management has moved to another European Union (EU) member state or certain European Economic Area (EEA) countries.

Foreign tax credit. Foreign taxes paid on foreign-source income may be credited against Hungarian tax. Foreign dividend withholding tax may be credited for Hungarian tax purposes if the dividend or the undistributed profit is subject to tax in Hungary.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on financial statements prepared in accordance with Hungarian accounting standards. These standards are set forth in the law on accounting, which is largely modeled on EU directives.

Effective from 1 January 2017, the following companies can elect to use International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) for purposes of preparing their stand-alone Hungarian financial statements:

- Entities subject to compulsory statutory audit
- Companies whose direct or indirect parent prepares a consolidated report under IFRS
- Insurance companies
- Banks and other entities subject to similar prudential rules

- Entities providing financial services under the supervision of the Hungarian National Bank
- · Hungarian branches of non-Hungarian entities

Effective from 1 January 2017, the use of IFRS is mandatory in the following circumstances:

- The entity's stock is listed on any of the stock exchanges in the EEA, excluding banks and other entities subject to similar prudential rules and insurance companies).
- It is mandatory under Regulation 1606/2002 of the European Parliament and of the EU Council.

The application of IFRS is mandatory for banks and other entities subject to similar prudential rules (regardless of whether their stock is listed on any of the stock exchanges in the EEA) and insurance companies with securities listed on any of the stock exchanges in the EEA from the tax year beginning in 2018.

Taxable income is determined by adjusting the pretax profit shown in the annual financial statements by items described in the Act on Corporate Income Tax. If IFRS are applied, the starting point for the determination of the corporate income tax base is the IFRS result, but different adjustments apply. The purpose of making adjustments to the IFRS result is to arrive at a tax base that is largely similar to the tax base of companies reporting under Hungarian accounting standards.

Some items are not subject to tax as income, such as dividends received (but see the controlled foreign corporation rules in Section E).

Some items, such as transfers without consideration, are not deductible for tax purposes.

Tax depreciation. In general, depreciation is deductible in accordance with the Annexes to the Act on Corporate Income Tax. Lower rates may be used if they are at least equal to the amount of the depreciation used for accounting purposes. The annexes specify, among others, the following straight-line tax depreciation rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Buildings used in hotel or catering businesses	3
Commercial and industrial buildings	2 to 6
Leased buildings	5
Motor vehicles	20
Plant and machinery	
General rate	14.5
Automation equipment, equipment for	
environmental protection, medical equipment	
and other specified items	33
Computers	50
Intellectual property and film production equipment	50

Relief for losses. Pre-2015 losses can be applied in any tax year until 2030. Losses incurred in 2015 and subsequent years may be carried forward for five years only. The losses can be applied

against only 50% of the tax base for a particular year. Certain special rules apply to losses incurred before 2009.

Change-of-control restrictions have been introduced with respect to the availability of previously incurred tax losses after corporate transformations, mergers and acquisitions.

Groups of companies. Effective from 1 January 2019, taxpayers can opt for group taxation for corporate income tax purposes. Corporate income tax groups can be formed by at least two taxpayers that are resident in Hungary (a Hungarian branch of a non-Hungarian resident entity can also participate in a corporate income tax group). As a precondition, groups must consist of related companies based on voting rights equivalent to at least 75%. In addition, the companies in the group must satisfy the following conditions:

- They must have the same tax year.
- They must prepare their financial statements under the same accounting standards.

A taxpayer can be a member of only one group at the same time.

The formation of a corporate income tax group is subject to the filing of an application. The start date for the group or for becoming a member of an existing group is the first day of the tax year following the year of the application. In the case of taxpayers that start their activity during a given tax year, membership may be considered to exist from the day on which their corporate income tax liability would otherwise begin.

Corporate income tax groups must settle their tax liabilities and exercise their rights as taxpayers through their appointed representatives under the group's tax identification number. The group representative must keep appropriate records that allow the group to support its tax audits and keep all of the data needed by the group for the payment of its corporate income tax liability and the exercise of its rights.

In general, transfer-pricing rules and adjustments should not be applied to transactions between corporate income tax group members after the formation of the group.

Unless another regulation specifically states otherwise, the potential exemption or relief from the rules on related-party transactions does not apply to taxes other than corporate income tax. For example, the local business tax or value-added tax (VAT) treatment of related-party transactions remains unchanged even if a corporate income tax group is formed.

Group members' negative tax bases can offset up to 50% of the positive tax bases of other corporate income tax group members in calculating the corporate income tax base of the group. Pregrouping tax losses of a group member can only offset the same group member's corporate income tax base (up to 50%). Tax losses generated after the creation of the group can offset up to 50% of the corporate income tax base of the group.

The general corporate income tax rate of 9% also applies to corporate income tax groups.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes and provides the 2019 rates for these taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added (sales) tax, on goods, services	
and imports	
Standard rate	27
Preferential rates	5/18
Bank tax; imposed on various entities in	
the financial market; the tax base and	
tax rate varies by financial activity	Various
Levy on energy suppliers ("Robin Hood tax")	31
Social security contributions, on gross	
salaries; in general, expatriates do not	
participate; paid by	
Employer	17.5
Employee	18.5
(The contribution represents the sum of the	
8.5% health care contribution and the	
10% pension fund contribution. As of	
1 July 2020, the pension fund contribution and the health care contribution will be	
merged into a single levy. The rate of	
this new single tax liability, known as the social security contribution, will remain at 18.5%.)	
Excise duty, on various goods, including	
gasoline, alcohol, tobacco, beer, wine	
and champagne	Various
Local business tax; imposed on turnover or	various
gross margin	2
(A decision of the European Court of Justice	_
held that this tax was compatible with EU law.)	

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Hungarian currency is the forint (HUF). Hungary does not impose any foreign-exchange controls; the forint is freely convertible.

Companies doing business in Hungary must open a bank account at a Hungarian bank to make payments to and from the Hungarian authorities. They may also open accounts elsewhere to engage in other transactions.

Payments in Hungarian or foreign currency may be freely made to parties outside Hungary.

Transfer pricing. For contracts between related companies, the tax base of the companies must be adjusted by the difference between the market price and the contract price if the application of the market price would have resulted in higher income for the companies.

Taxpayers may also reduce the tax base in certain circumstances if, as a result of not applying market prices, their income is higher than it would have been if market prices had been applied. Effective from 2018, the tax base reduction can be only applied

on the declaration of the related party stating that it will take (or has taken) into account the same amount when calculating its corporate income tax (or other equivalent tax) base. The tax base reduction does not apply if the transaction involves companies deemed to be CFCs (see *Controlled foreign corporations*).

The market price must be determined by one of the following methods:

- Comparable uncontrolled price method
- Resale price method
- · Cost-plus method
- · Transactional net margin method
- Profit split method
- · Any other appropriate method

These methods reflect the July 2010 update of the OECD guidelines. A decree issued by the Ministry of Finance describes the requirements for the documentation of related-party transactions. Transfer-pricing documentation must be prepared for all related-party agreements that are in effect, regardless of the date on which the agreement was concluded.

The transfer-pricing rules also apply to in-kind capital contributions (including on foundation) and the withdrawal of assets in kind (in the case of capital reduction and possibly in the case of winding-up) by the majority shareholder. The transfer-pricing rules also apply to in-kind dividend payments. Advance pricing agreements (APAs) are available.

Hungary has ratified and is applying the Arbitration Convention.

Controlled foreign corporations. As of 1 January 2019, the definition of CFCs in the Act on Corporate Income Tax and Dividend Tax is changed in accordance with the EU Council Directive that sets out the rules against tax-avoidance practices closely relating to the operation of the internal market. A CFC is defined as a nonresident company (branch) that meets one of the following conditions:

- At least 50% of the registered capital or the voting rights in the nonresident company is directly or indirectly owned by a Hungarian resident private individual or company, provided that the foreign company has to pay less than half of the amount of corporate income tax that would be payable if the tax and the tax base were calculated on the basis of the Hungarian tax rules. The 50% threshold must be evaluated on a consolidated basis. Consequently, the ratio of participation and voting rights held by all Hungarian and non-Hungarian related parties must be considered on an aggregate basis.
- A Hungarian resident individual or company has the right to receive at least 50% of the after-tax profit of the foreign company, provided that the foreign company has to pay less than half of the amount of corporate income tax that would be payable if the tax and the tax base were calculated on the basis of the Hungarian tax rules. The 50% threshold must be evaluated on a consolidated basis. Consequently, the rights to receive part of the after-tax profit held by all Hungarian and non-Hungarian related parties should be considered on an aggregate basis.

A foreign branch of a Hungarian resident company is a CFC if
the foreign branch has to pay less than half of the amount of
corporate income tax that would be payable if the tax and tax
base of the branch were calculated on the basis of the Hungarian
tax rules.

On establishing a nonresident company's CFC status, it must be considered, among other criteria, whether the nonresident company (branch) carried out any legal transactions that were not genuine. A legal transaction, or a series of such transactions, qualifies as non-genuine if it is performed with the primary purpose of gaining a tax advantage and if the significant personnel functions relating to the assets of and the risks assumed by the nonresident company (branch) are carried out by a Hungarian resident company.

The following are exceptions to the above definition:

- If the pretax profit of a nonresident company (branch) does not exceed HUF243,952,500, if its profit from non-commercial activities does not exceed HUF24,395,250 or if its pretax profit does not exceed 10% of the operating costs accounted for the relevant tax year, the nonresident company (branch) does not qualify as a CFC.
- A foreign permanent establishment that operates in a country outside the EU or the EEA with which Hungary has a treaty with a provision to exempt the income of foreign permanent establishments from corporate income tax liability in Hungary does not qualify as a CFC if it qualifies as a permanent establishment under the treaty.

The above rules entered into force as of 2019. Taxpayers that were applying the previous regulation, which was in effect between 2017 and 2019, had a one-year transitional period.

Taxpayers must increase their corporate income tax base in relation to CFCs in accordance with the following rules:

- In the tax year in which the CFC's tax year has its last day, the taxpayer's corporate income tax base is increased by the amount of the positive after-tax profit, less the approved (distributed) dividend realized from non-genuine legal transactions as stated on the last day of the CFC's tax year, to the extent that the taxpayer performs significant personnel functions relating to the income generated from the non-genuine legal transaction.
- The amount recognized as an increase to the pretax profit, relating to the undistributed income of the CFC, must be calculated in line with the arm's-length principle.

Dividends received from CFCs do not qualify for the participation exemption regime and, accordingly, are treated as taxable income to the Hungarian shareholders (except for dividends that were already taxed as undistributed after-tax profits in previous years). Nevertheless, the corporate income tax paid abroad can be credited against the Hungarian corporate income tax liability. As a result, the overall non-Hungarian and Hungarian tax burden is capped at the 9% Hungarian corporate income tax rate. Capital losses on investments in CFCs are not deductible for tax purposes.

Hybrid instruments and special provisions related to tax avoidance. In a hybrid mismatch arrangement, the provisions based on which costs and expenditures can be taken into account and the pre-tax profit can be decreased cannot be applied if a different legal characterization of the same facts give rise to tax avoidance and if such facts occur with respect to a related party or it can be proved that the difference affects or affected the consideration in the underlying agreement.

Debt-to-equity rules. To comply with the Council Directive (EU) 2016/1164, named the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive (ATAD), as of 1 January 2019, a new rule to restrict interest deductions replaces the thin-capitalization rules.

Under this new rule, the amount of the net financing costs exceeding either 30% of the earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) or the nominal threshold of EUR3 million (HUF939,810,000), whichever is higher, increases the pretax profit.

The unused part of previous tax years' interest deduction capacity reduces the amount of the increase described in the preceding paragraph, but this reduction cannot exceed the amount of the increase.

If in previous tax years, the tax base was increased based on this provision, in the year in question, the tax base can be decreased by up to the same amount, to the extent of the current year's interest deduction capacity. The law does not specifically restrict the length of time that the previous years' tax base increasing item can be applied to reduce the tax base.

The deduction restriction is broader than in the previous thin-capitalization rule, to the extent that any costs and expenditures equivalent to interest in economic terms, as well as costs and expenditures accounted for in connection with raising funds, are also subject to restrictions, in addition to interest expenditures. The deduction of foreign-exchange losses, borrowing fees and related legal costs as well as the deduction of the costs of any potential hedging transactions can also be restricted. The law provides that the above financing costs can be reduced by interest income and other taxable income that is equivalent to interest income when determining the net financing costs. This amount should be compared to the limit provided by law when calculating the increasing item.

Like the previous rules, the measure for the increase in the tax base does not have to be applied by financial institutions, investment enterprises, alternative investment funds, the management companies of undertakings for collective investment in transferable securities or by taxpayers qualifying as insurance and reinsurance companies. However, there is no similar exception from applying the increasing item with respect to borrowings from the above list.

For financing agreements concluded before 17 June 2016, the new rule will be applied for the first time with respect to amended contract amounts or amended terms, from the day following the date on which the amendment for the increased contract amount or the extension of maturity enters into force. Otherwise, the previous thin-capitalization rule continues to apply to these contracts. However, taxpayers may also opt to apply the new interest deduction restriction rule.

In the case of corporate income tax groups, the members first must aggregate the net financing costs and EBITDA for the tax year. Taking this amount and the HUF939,810,000 limit into account, which collectively applies to the members with the net financing costs, they determine the amount of the nondeductible interest at the group level. This determined amount must be taken into account in the individual tax base of each member in proportion to the EBITDA in the tax year, and each member must take into account the amount assigned and thereby increase its individual tax base.

Foreign investment. No restrictions are imposed on the percentage of ownership that foreigners may acquire in Hungarian companies. Some restrictions exist with respect to the ownership of farmland.

Mandatory reporting of tax planning arrangements. The purpose of Council Directive 2011/16/EU (DAC6) is to identify and prescribe the reporting of cross-border tax planning arrangements that meet certain hallmarks. Data must be reported to the tax authority on the developers of these arrangements as well as on the persons that take part in these arrangements. There is a separate definition for potentially relevant cross-border arrangements, which are composed of two major groups; one includes marketable arrangements in general, and the other comprises tailored arrangements.

Data reporting may be required in connection with taxes falling within the scope of the Act on Tax Procedures, except for VAT, excise duty and contributions.

The provisions for data reporting will enter into force on 1 July 2020 in Hungary. However, the reporting obligation will apply to the cross-border arrangements that fall within the scope of the data reporting obligation, and the first steps of their implementation took place between 25 June 2018 and 1 July 2020. The data in relation to these arrangements can be reported by 31 August 2020. For arrangements implemented after 1 July 2020, there will be a 30-day time frame to complete the data reporting obligation.

For a failure to meet the deadline, the tax authority may impose a default penalty, up to HUF500,000 for the first time, which then may go up to as much as HUF5 million.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Hungary does not impose withholding taxes on payments to foreign entities. However, it does impose withholding tax on the payment of dividends and interest to foreign individuals (for details, see Section B). Hungary has tax treaties in effect with the following jurisdictions.

Albania	Indonesia	Portugal
Armenia	Iran	Qatar
Australia	Ireland	Romania
Austria	Israel	Russian Federation
Azerbaijan	Italy	San Marino
Bahrain	Japan	Saudi Arabia
Belarus	Kazakhstan	Serbia (b)
Belgium	Korea (South)	Singapore
Bosnia and	Kosovo	Slovak Republic
Herzegovina (a)	Kuwait	Slovenia
Brazil	Latvia	South Africa
Bulgaria	Liechtenstein	Spain
Canada	Lithuania	Sweden
China Mainland	Luxembourg	Switzerland
Croatia	Malaysia	Taiwan
Cyprus	Malta	Thailand
Czech Republic	Mexico	Tunisia
Denmark	Moldova	Turkey
Egypt	Mongolia	Turkmenistan
Estonia	Montenegro (b)	Ukraine
Finland	Morocco	United Arab
France	Netherlands	Emirates
Georgia	North Macedonia	United Kingdom
Germany	Norway	United States (c)
Greece	Oman	Uruguay
Hong Kong SAR	Pakistan	Uzbekistan
Iceland	Philippines	Vietnam
India	Poland	

(a) The 1985 treaty between Hungary and the former Socialist Federal Republic of Yugoslavia is applied with respect to Bosnia and Herzegovina.

(b) The 2001 treaty between Hungary and the former Federal Republic of Yugoslavia is applied with respect to Serbia. In practice, Hungary and Montenegro also apply this treaty, but no formal announcement has been made to confirm this practice.

(c) This treaty was renegotiated in 2010, but the new treaty is not yet in force.

Hungary is negotiating double tax treaties with Algeria, Andorra, Argentina, Chile, Colombia, Ethiopia, Iraq, Kyrgyzstan, Panama and Sri Lanka.

On 7 June 2017, Hungary signed with more than 65 other countries the Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent BEPS (MLI). The MLI ensures that rules designed to prevent cross-border tax evasion will be incorporated into bilateral tax treaties. It will also enable hundreds of tax treaties to be updated with OECD BEPS measures without the need for drawn-out bilateral negotiations. The Hungarian government has opted out from all provisions of the MLI that allow an opt-out.

GMT

12 (f)

20 (g)

20 (g)

0

0

10

Iceland

Reykjavik

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

EY Borgartun 30 105 Reykjavik Iceland	+354 595-2500 Fax: +354 595-2501 Email: ey@ey.is		
Principal Tax Contact			
Símon Jónsson	+354 595-2500 Email: simon.jonsson@is.ey.com		
Business Tax Advisory			
Ragnhildur E. Lárusdóttir	+354 595-2500 Email: ragnhildur.larusdottir@is.ey.com		
Þorkell Bjarnason	+354 595-2500 Email: thorkell.bjarnason@is.ey.com		
A. At a glance			
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)		20 (a)	
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%	6)	20 (b)	
Branch Tax Rate (%) Withholding Tax (%) Dividends		20 (a)	
Residents		20/22 (c)	
Nonresidents		20 (d)	
Interest		()	
Residents		22 (e)	

A 37.6% rate applies to partnerships.

Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.

Payments under Leases and Rent

Nonresidents

Carryback Carryforward

Branch Remittance Tax

Net Operating Losses (Years)

- Capital gains are taxed as ordinary income. Capital gains may be offset by extraordinary depreciation (for details, see Section B).
- Dividends received by domestic companies are considered ordinary income. However, dividends received from domestic companies are fully deductible. Dividends received from foreign companies are also fully deductible, provided that the foreign companies are taxed in a similar manner to Icelandic companies. Although domestic companies are subject to a 22% withholding tax, the actual tax when the assessment takes place is 20% (no tax if there is a right to a deduction). Dividends received by partnerships are taxed at 22%, and no deduction is allowed.
- (d) A 20% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to nonresident entities. A 22% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to nonresident individuals. Nonresidents can obtain a refund of the withholding tax or apply for an exemption from the withholding tax based on an applicable double tax treaty. If no double tax treaty applies, nonresidents must suffer the withholding. However, residents of European Union (EU), European Economic Area (EEA) or European Free Trade Association (EFTA) states or the Faroe Islands are eligible for a full deduction for dividends received from domestic companies in the same manner as domestic entities. Companies may claim this deduction by filing a tax return. They are accordingly reimbursed for withheld taxes in the general assessment in the following year.

- (e) A 22% withholding tax is imposed on interest paid to resident individuals and resident companies, but the actual tax on resident companies is 20% when the assessment takes place.
- (f) Interest income up to ISK150,000 a year is exempt from income tax for nonresident individuals. A 12% withholding tax is imposed on interest paid to nonresident entities and nonresident individuals unless, on application, the Director of Internal Revenue grants an exemption from withholding tax based on an applicable double tax treaty. Alternatively, the withholding tax may either be refunded or not withheld. Interest on bonds issued in the name of financial undertakings or energy companies is not subject to withholding tax. The bonds must be registered at a central securities depository established in an Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), EEA or EFTA state or the Faroe Islands. Interest paid by Seðlabanki Íslands (the Icelandic central bank) in its own name or on behalf of the Icelandic treasury is also not subject to withholding tax.
- (g) Royalties, payments under leases and rent payments that are paid to nonresident companies, partnerships and individuals are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 22%. A 20% rate applies to resident companies. A 37.6% rate applies to resident partnerships. These payments are not subject to withholding when paid to residents.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are taxed on their worldwide income. Resident corporations are those incorporated, registered, domiciled or effectively managed in Iceland. Non-resident companies are taxed only on their income earned in Iceland.

Rate of corporate tax. The rate of corporate income tax is 20%. The rate for taxable partnerships is 37.6%.

Capital gains. Capital gains result from profits derived from sales of assets. These gains are included in ordinary income and taxed at the normal income tax rates.

Capital gains may be offset by extraordinary depreciation on other fixed assets or on fixed assets acquired within two years of the sale. If the fixed assets are not acquired within two years of the sale, the gain is included in income, and a 10% penalty is imposed.

Profits from stock sales. Profits derived by domestic companies from stock sales are considered ordinary income. However, profits derived from stock sales in domestic companies are fully deductible. Profits derived by domestic companies from stock sales in foreign companies are also fully deductible, provided that the foreign companies are taxed in a similar manner to Icelandic companies and that their tax ratio is not lower than the general tax ratio in any member state of the OECD, any member state of the EEA, any founding state of the EFTA or the Faroe Islands.

Administration. The tax year is generally the calendar year.

The final due date for legal entities to submit their income tax return is 31 May. Monthly advance tax payments are due on the first day of each month except for January and September. Each advance payment equals 8.5% of the previous year's tax. The tax due is determined when the annual assessment is issued. Companies generally must pay the unpaid balance in three equal monthly payments in October, November and December. Companies can apply for a reduction of the advance payments, but they must apply for the reduction before 31 May.

Advance rulings. Both resident and nonresident companies may request advance rulings on most corporate income tax consequences of future transactions. Rulings are issued only on matters of substantial importance.

Dividends. Dividends earned by domestic companies are considered ordinary income. Dividends are subject to withholding tax except for dividends paid to companies of the same tax-consolidated group. However, dividends received from domestic companies are fully deductible from dividend income in the annual assessment process and, as a result, effectively no taxable income is declared, and any withholding tax that was imposed is refunded or used to reduce other taxes resulting from the assessment. Dividends received from foreign companies are also fully deductible, provided that the foreign companies are taxed in a similar manner to Icelandic companies and that their tax ratio is not lower than the general tax ratio in any member state of the OECD, any member state of the EEA, any founding state of the EFTA or the Faroe Islands.

Dividends paid to domestic partnerships are subject to 22% withholding tax, and no deduction is allowed.

Withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to nonresidents. The rate is 20% for companies and 22% for individuals. Tax treaties may reduce or eliminate the dividend withholding tax. Nonresidents from EU, EEA or EFTA states or the Faroe Islands are eligible for a full deduction from dividends received from domestic companies in the same manner as domestic entities. Companies may claim this deduction by filing a tax return. They are accordingly reimbursed for withheld taxes in the general assessment in the following year.

No withholding tax is imposed on distributions by taxable partnerships.

Foreign tax relief. Relief for double taxation may be obtained unilaterally under Icelandic domestic law or under a tax treaty. Unilateral relief may be granted through a tax credit against Icelandic income tax at the discretion of the Director of Internal Revenue.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The computation of taxable income is based on net income in the financial statements prepared according to generally accepted accounting principles. For tax purposes, several adjustments are made, primarily concerning depreciation and write-offs of inventory.

In general, expenses incurred to generate and maintain business income are deductible.

Inventories. Inventories are valued at the lower of cost or market value. Cost must be determined using the first-in, first-out (FIFO) method. Five percent of the value of inventory at the end of the year is deductible.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation must be calculated using either the declining-balance method or the straight-line method. The straight-line method applies to buildings, expendable natural resources and the right of ownership of valuable intellectual properties,

including copyright, publishing rights, patent rights and brand rights. The declining-balance method applies to ships, aircraft, vehicles and machinery. Fixed assets cannot be depreciated below 10% of cost. The following are some of the applicable depreciation rates.

Assets	Rate (%)
Buildings	
Office and retail	1 to 3
Industrial plants	3 to 6
Drilling holes and transmission lines	7.5 to 10
Ships, aircraft, cars carrying fewer than	
nine persons (except taxis)	10 to 20
Automobiles and other transport vehicles	20 to 35
Industrial machinery and equipment	10 to 30
Office equipment	20 to 35
Machinery and equipment for building	
and construction	20 to 35
Other movable property	20 to 35

The amortization period for goodwill ranges from 5 to 10 years. The amortization period for copyrights, patents, trademarks, designs, models, know-how or similar rights ranges from five to seven years.

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward for 10 years. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Resident companies may use group consolidation if one company owns at least 90% of the shares in another company or if at least 90% of the shares in a company are owned by companies that are members of the same tax-consolidated group. Group consolidation is for a minimum of five years.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, on most goods sold	
in Iceland and most services rendered	
in Iceland	
Higher rate	24
Lower rate for hotels, books and	
publications, food products, heating	
of houses and road tolls	11
Social security contributions, paid by	
the employer on gross payroll	6.35
Commodity tax; on certain goods,	
including vehicles and fuel	Various

E. Foreign-exchange controls

Iceland abolished the foreign-exchange controls in 2017.

Nonresidents may directly invest in most industries in Iceland, but they must notify Seðlabanki Íslands (the central bank) of such investments. The fishing industry is the principal industry in which investments by nonresidents are limited. Nonresidents may not own a majority in such companies.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Dividends				
	A (a)	В	Interest	Royalties
	%	%	%	%
Albania	5 (c)	10	10	10
Austria	5 5 5 5 5 (c)	15	0	5
Barbados	5	15	10	5
Belgium	5	15	10	0
Canada	5	15	10	0/10 (b)
China Mainland	5 (c)	10	10	10
Croatia	5	10	10	10
Cyprus	5	10	0	5
Czech Republic	5 (c)	15	0	10
Denmark (d)	0	15	0	0
Estonia	5 (c)	15	10	5/10 (e)
Faroe Islands (d)	0	15	0	0
Finland (d)	0	15	0	0
France	5	15	0	0
Georgia	5 (c)	10	5	5
Germany	5 (c)	15	0	0
Greece	5 (c)	15	8	10
Greenland	5 (c)	15	0	15
Hungary	5 (c)	10	0	10
India	10	10	10	10
Ireland	5 (c)	15	0	0/10 (h)
Italy	5	15	0	5
Japan	0/5 (m)	15	10	0
Korea (South)	5 (c)	15	10	10
Latvia	5 (c)	15	10	5/10 (e)
Liechtenstein	0	15	0	0/5 (k)
Lithuania	5 (c)	15	10	5/10 (e)
Luxembourg		15	0	0
Malta	5 (c) 5 5	15	0	5
Mexico	5	15	10	10
Netherlands	0	15	0	0
Norway (d)	0	15	0	0
Poland	5 (c)	15	10	10
Portugal	10 (c)	15	10	10
Romania	5 (c)	10	3	5
Russian Federation	5 (j)	15	0	0
Slovak Republic	5 (c)	10	0	10
Slovenia	5 (c)	15	5	5
Spain	5 (c)	15	5	5
Sweden (d)	0	15	0	0
Switzerland	0	15	0	0/5 (1)
Ukraine	5 (c)	15	10	10
United Kingdom	5	15	0	0/5 (i)
United States	5	15	0	0/5 (i)
Vietnam	10 (c)	15	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	20	22	12 (f)	22 (g)

- A Qualifying companies.
- B Individuals and other companies.
- (a) Unless indicated otherwise, the rate applies to corporate shareholders with ownership of at least 10%.
- (b) The lower rate applies to copyrights (except for films and similar items), computer software, patents and know-how concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience (but not including any such information provided in connection with a rental or franchise agreement). The higher rate applies to other royalties.

- (c) The rate applies to corporate shareholders with ownership of at least 25%.
- (d) These are the rates under the Nordic Convention.
- (e) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (f) A 12% withholding tax is imposed on interest paid to nonresident entities and nonresident individuals unless, on application, the Director of Internal Revenue grants an exemption from withholding tax. Alternatively, the withholding tax may be refunded.
- (g) Royalties paid to nonresidents are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 22%. The net royalties (gross royalties less expenses) are normally included in ordinary income and taxed at the general corporate income tax rate unless a tax treaty provides a reduced rate.
- (h) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, computer software or patents or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experiences if they are paid to a resident of the other contracting state that is the beneficial owner of the royalties.
- (i) The higher rate applies to the following:
 - Any information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience provided in connection with a rental or franchise agreement
 - · A trademark associated with an agreement referred to in the first bullet
 - The copyright of a motion picture film or work on film or videotape or other means of reproduction for use in connection with television
- The rate applies if the Russian company owns directly at least 25% of the capital in the Icelandic company and the foreign capital invested exceeds USD100,000.
- (k) Royalties for the use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes may also be taxed in the country of origin. However, the taxation of such royalties may not exceed 5%. For other royalties, as defined in the treaty, the rate is 0%.
- (1) The higher rate applies to royalties for the use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes.
- (m) The 0% rate applies to corporate shareholders with ownership of at least 25%. The 5% rate applies if following circumstances exist:
 - The company that is the beneficial owner has for a period of six months owned at least 10% of the company's capital, in cases in which the paying company is a resident of Iceland.
 - The company that is the beneficial owner has for a period of six months owned at least 10% of the voting power of the company, in cases in which the paying company is a resident of Japan.

Tax information and exchange agreements are in force with Andorra, Anguilla, Antigua and Barbuda, Aruba, Bahamas, Bahrain, Belize, Bermuda, Botswana, British Virgin Islands, Brunei Darussalam, Cayman Islands, Cook Islands, Dominican Republic, Gibraltar, Grenada, Guernsey, the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR), Isle of Man, Jersey, Liberia, Liechtenstein, the Macau SAR, Marshall Islands, Mauritius, Monaco, Montserrat, Netherlands Antilles (applicable to the successor jurisdictions of Netherlands Antilles), Niue, Panama, St. Lucia, Samoa, San Marino, Seychelles, Turks and Caicos Islands, and Uruguay.

India

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Ahmedabad GMT +51/2

Ernst & Young LLP

Shivalik Ishan Building, 2nd Floor Beside Reliance Petrol Pump

Ahmedabad 380 015

India

Business Tax Services

Dhinal Shah

+91 (79) 6608-3850 Mobile: +91 98250-29950

Email: dhinal.shah@in.ey.com

+91 (80) 4027-5000,

+91 (80) 6727-5000, +91 (80) 2224-0696

+91 (80) 6727-5000

+91 (80) 6727-5448 Mobile: +91 98441-16286

+91 (80) 6727-5454

+91 (80) 6727-5234 Mobile: +91 98451-49310 Email: pavan.sisodia@in.ey.com

Mobile: +91 98450-79015

Email: rajendra.nayak@in.ey.com

Email: kt.chandy@in.ey.com

Fax: +91 (80) 2210-6000

Fax: +91 (80) 2222-9914

+91 (79) 6608-3800

Fax: +91 (79) 6608-3900

Bengaluru (formerly Bangalore)

GMT +51/2

Ernst & Young LLP

UB City, Canberra Block 12th and 13th Floors No. 24, Vittal Mallya Road Bengaluru 560001

India

Ernst & Young LLP

Divyasree Chambers, "A" wing Ground and 1st Floors #11, O'Shaughnessy Road Langford Gardens Bengaluru 560025 India

Business Tax Services

KT Chandy, National Leader,

Private Client Services International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax

Advisory

Rajendra Nayak, National Leader,

International Tax and Transaction Services -

International Corporate Tax Advisory

Pavan Sisodia

Global Compliance and Reporting

Bharat Varadachari +91 (80) 6727-5979

Mobile: +91 99016-81819

Email: bharat.varadachari1@in.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Ganesh Pai +91 (80) 6727-5280 Mobile: +91 99452-33456

Email: ganesh.pai@in.ey.com +91 (80) 6727-5454 Rajendra Nayak, National Leader, International Tax and Transaction Mobile: +91 98450-79015 Services — International Corporate Email: rajendra.nayak@in.ey.com

Tax Advisory

Global Compliance and Reporting — Accounting, Compliance and porting (ACR)

* Shobha P Keni, National Leader, ACR +91 (80) 6727-5438 Mobile: +91 98450-51011 Email: shobha.keni@in.ey.com

Chennai (formerly Madras)

GMT +51/2

Ernst & Young LLP

Tidel Park, 6th and 7th Floor A Block (Module 601, 701, 702) No. 4, Rajiv Gandhi Salai,

Taramani

Chennai 600 113

India

+91 (44) 6654-8100 Fax: +91 (44) 2254-0120

Business Tax Services

Ashwin Ravindranath

+91 (44) 6654-8512

Mobile: +91 98410-70649

Email: ashwin.ravindranath@in.ey.com Muralidharan N +91 (44) 6632-8637

Mobile: +91 96000-17521 Email: muralidharan.n@in.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisorv

Ashwin Ravindranath

+91 (44) 6654-8512 Mobile: +91 98410-70649

Email: ashwin.ravindranath@in.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Ashwin Vishwanathan

+91 (44) 6654-8190 Mobile: +91 98119-15000

Email: ashwin.vishwanathan@in.ey.com

Delhi (National Capital Region [NCR])

GMT +51/2

Ernst & Young LLP

Golf View Corporate Tower - B Sector 42, Sector Road

Gurgaon 122 002 India

+91 (124) 464-4000 Fax: +91 (124) 464-4050

Ernst & Young LLP

3rd and 6th Floors, Wing A and B Worldmark 1, Aerocity, IGI Airport

Hospitality District New Delhi 110037

India

+91 (11) 6671-8000 Fax: +91 (11) 6671-9999

Ernst & Young LLP

Glycols Limited, Commercial Complex 4th and 5th Floors Plot No. 2B Tower 2, Sector 126 Noida (Glycols Ltd) 201 304

India

+91 (120) 671-7000

Fax: +91 (120) 671-7171

Business Tax Services

★ Ganesh Raj, National Leader, Business Tax Services

+91 (120) 671-7110 Mobile: +91 98107-05058 Email: ganesh.raj@in.ey.com

Arti Hari

+91 (124) 671-4878 Mobile: +91 98998-77447 Email: arti.hari@in.ey.com Vishal Malhotra +91 (124) 671-4730

Mobile: +91 98111-57993

Email: vishal.malhotra@in.ey.com

Satish Aggarwal,

+91 (120) 671-7120 Mobile: +91 98104-95991

Korean business desk Mobile: +91 98104-95

Email: aggarwal.satish@in.ey.com

* Rajiv Chugh

National Leader, Policy Advisory and Specialty Services

+91 (124) 671-4780 Mobile: +91 98113-04742 Email: rajiv.chugh@in.ey.com

★ V S Krishnan National Leader, +91 (124) 443-2207 Mobile: +91 90049-39443 Email: vs.krishnan@in.ey.com

Tax and Economic Policy Group

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

★ Vijay Iyer, National Leader, Transfer Pricing +91 (11) 6623-3240 Mobile: +91 98104-95203 Email: vijay.iyer@in.ey.com

Anuj Khorana

+91 (120) 671-7150 Mobile: +91 98102-05566 Email: anuj.khorana@in.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Raiu Kumar

+91 (124) 671-4221 Mobile: +91 98116-22927 Email: raju.kumar@in.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Ajit Krishnan,

+91 (124) 671-4490 Mobile: +91 98110-32628

Japanese Business Services

Email: ajit.krishnan@in.ey.com

Nitin Savara

+91 (124) 671-4230 Mobile: +91 98100-05724 Email: nitin.savara@in.ey.com

Rahul Mittal +91 (124) 671-4810

Mobile: +91 98711-80980 Email: rahul1.mittal@in.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting – Accounting, Compliance and Reporting (ACR)

★ Garima Pande, National Leader Business Tax Services +91 (124) 671-4943 Mobile: +91 98114-16000 Email: garima.pande@in.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Sonu Iyer, National Leader, People Advisory Services +91 (11) 6623-3160 Mobile: +91 98104-95178 Email: sonu.iyer@in.ey.com

Tax Technology

★ Venkatesh Narayan, Tax Technology Leader +91 (124) 612-1186 Mobile: +91 98112-28212

Email: venkatesh.narayan@in.ey.com

Hyderabad GMT +51/2

Ernst & Young LLP

+91 (40) 6736-2000 Fax: +91 (40) 6736-2200

Hyderabad (iLabs Dome)
Ground and 1st Floors
Plot No. 18 Software Uni

Plot No. 18, Software Units Lay-out Survey No. 64 Madhapur Hyderabad 500 081

India

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory and Transfer Pricing

Jayesh Sanghvi +91 (40) 6736-2078

Mobile: +91 99087-40222

Email: jayesh.sanghvi@in.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Naveen K Agarwal +91 (40) 6736-2090

Mobile: +91 98850-00040 Email: naveen.agarwal@in.ey.com

Kolkata (formerly Calcutta) GMT +5½

Ernst & Young LLP 22, Camac Street Block "C." 3rd Floor

Block "C," 3rd Floor Kolkata 700 016

India

+91 (33) 6615-3400

Fax: +91 (33) 2281-7750

Business Tax Services

Dinesh Agarwal +91 (33) 6615-3470 Mobile: +91 98310-14513

Email: dinesh.agarwal@in.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Parikshit Datta +91 (33) 6615-3400

Mobile: +91 98303-85085 Email: parikshit.datta@in.ey.com

Mumbai (formerly Bombay) GMT +51/2

Ernst & Young LLP

14th Floor, The Ruby 29 +91 (22) 6192-0000

Senapati Bapat Marg, Dadar (West) Fax: +91 (22) 6192-1000

Mumbai 400028

India

Ernst & Young LLP +91 (22) 6192-0000 Mumbai (NKP-Goregaon) Fax: +91 (22) 6192-3000

Block B2, 5th Floor, Nirlon

Knowledge Park

Located off Western Express Highway

Goregaon (East) Mumbai 400063

India

Principal Tax Contact

★ Sudhir Kapadia, +91 (22) 6192-0900

National Tax Leader Mobile: +91 98923-33384

Email: sudhir.kapadia@in.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory and Operating Model Effectiveness

Sushant Nayak +91 (22) 6192-2014

Mobile: +91 98205-06330

Email: sushant.nayak@in.ey.com

Rakesh Jariwala +91 (22) 6192-0450

Mobile: +91 98201 84545

Email: rakesh.jariwala@in.ey.com

Keyur Shah +91 (22) 6192-0970

Mobile: +91 98200-99712 Email: keyur.shah@in.ey.com

Giselle Barboza +91 (22) 6192-0735

Mobile: +91 98203-10159

Email: giselle.barboza@in.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Arati Amonkar +91 (22) 6192-1794 (*Transfer Pricing Technology*) Mobile: +91 98202-25014

Email: arati.amonkar@in.ey.com

Hitesh Sharma +91 (22) 6192-0620

Mobile: +91 98201-31320 Email: hitesh.sharma@in.ey.com

Paresh Parekh +91 (22) 6192-1342

Mobile: +91 98193-19500 Email: paresh.parekh@in.ey.com

Keyur Shah +91 (22) 6192-0970

Mobile: +91 98200-99712 Email: keyur.shah@in.ey.com

Giselle Barboza +91 (22) 6192-0735

Mobile: +91 98203-10159 Email: giselle.barboza@in.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desks Abroad

 Amit B Jain
 +44 (20) 73837-58992

 (resident in London)
 Email: amit.b.jain1@uk.ey.com

Ravi Vishwanath +1 (212) 773-9225 (resident in New York) Email: ravi.vishwanath1@ey.com

Gagan Malik +65 6309-8524

(resident in Singapore) Email: gagan.malik@sg.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Sameer Gupta, +91 (22) 6192-0480 *National Leader, Tax Markets* Mobile: +91 98201-55059

Email: sameer.gupta@in.ey.com Ravi Mahajan +91 (22) 6192-0890

Mobile: +91 22619-20890 Email: ravi.mahajan@in.ey.com

Aashish Kasad +91 (22) 6192-0630 Mobile: +91 98203-46073

Email: aashish.kasad@in.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Pranav Sayta,

National Leader, International Mobile: +91 98203-45976

Tax and Transaction Services Email: pranav.sayta@in.ey.com

Avinash Narvekar +91 (22) 6192-0220 Mobile: +91 98201-55244

Email: avinash.narvekar@in.ey.com

Amit Maru +91 (22) 6192-0660

Mobile: +91 98202-67838 Email: amit.maru@in.ey.com

+91 (22) 6192-0870

Email: amit maru@

+91 (22) 6192-2336 Mobile: +91 98190-35610 Email: nachiket.deo@in.ev.com

Narendra Rohira, *National* +91 (22) 6192-0690 *Tax Leader, Private Equity* Mobile: +91 98926-00677

Email: narendra.rohira@in.ey.com

Tejas Mody +91 (22) 6192-2047

Mobile: +91 75060-62601 Email: tejas.mody@in.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Nachiket Deo

Uday Pimprikar, +91 (22) 6192-0190
National Leader, Mobile: +91 98203-48643
Indirect Tax Services Email: uday.pimprikar@in.ey.com

Pune GMT +5½

Ernst & Young LLP C-401, 4th Floor

Panchshil Tech Park

Panchshii leci

Yerawada

(Near Don Bosco School)

Pune 411 006

India

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory and Transfer Pricing

Chetan Rajput +91 (20) 6603-6024

Mobile: +91 98910-88616 Email: chetan.rajput@in.ey.com

+91 (20) 6603-6000

Fax: +91 (20) 6603-5900

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Sohil Gala +91 (20) 6603-6016

Mobile: +91 98205-56488 Email: sohil.gala@in.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Pramod Achuthan +91 (20) 6603-6012

Mobile: +91 98231-59107

Email: pramod.achuthan@in.ey.com

A. At a glance

Domestic Company Income Tax Rate (%) 15/22/25/30 (a)(b) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) 20 (a)(c) Branch Tax Rate (%) 40 (a)(d) Withholding Tax (%) Dividends 0 Interest Paid to Domestic Companies 10 (e)(f)Paid to Foreign Companies 20 (a)(e)(f)(g)(h)Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc. 10 (a)(e)(h)(i)Technical Services Fees 10 (a)(e)(h)(i)Branch Remittance Tax 0 Net Operating Losses (Years) Carryback 0 Carryforward 8 (j)

- (a) The rates are subject to an additional levy consisting of a surcharge and a cess. They are increased by the following surcharges on such taxes:
 - Domestic companies with net income exceeding INR100 million: 12%
 - Foreign companies with net income exceeding INR100 million: 5%
 - Domestic companies with net income exceeding INR10 million: 7%
 - Foreign companies with net income exceeding INR10 million: 2%
 - Domestic companies opting for a reduced income tax rate of 15% or 22% (see footnote [b] below): 10%

No surcharge is payable if the net income does not exceed INR10 million. The tax payable (inclusive of the surcharge, as applicable) is further increased by a cess levied at 4% of the tax payable. The withholding tax rates are increased by a surcharge for payments exceeding INR10 million made to foreign companies and a cess (see above).

- (b) In the following scenarios, reduced income tax rates are applicable for the 2019-20 fiscal year:
 - A 25% rate applies to companies that had gross turnover not exceeding INR4 billion in the 2017-18 fiscal year.
 - Domestic companies set up and registered after 1 March 2016 and engaged in the manufacturing or production of articles or things and research with respect to such articles or things can opt for a concessional tax rate of 25%, subject to the fulfillment of specified conditions.

- A domestic company can opt for a concessional tax rate of 22% subject to the fulfillment of specified conditions.
- A domestic company set up and registered on or after 1 October 2019 that commences manufacturing or production of an article or thing on or before 31 March 2023 can opt for a concessional tax rate of 15% subject to fulfillment of specified conditions. Also, see *Relief for losses* in Section C.
- (c) See Capital gains in Section B.
- (d) For exceptions to this basic rate, see Section B.
- (e) A Permanent Account Number (PAN) is a unique identity number assigned to a taxpayer in India on registration with the India tax authorities. If an income recipient fails to furnish its PAN, tax must be withheld at the higher of the rate specified in the relevant provision of the Income Tax Act and 20%.
- (f) Interest paid by business trusts is subject to a withholding tax at a rate of 10% for payments to residents and 5% for payments to nonresidents (including foreign companies) plus applicable surcharge and cess (See Section E).
- (g) This rate applies to interest on monies borrowed, or debts incurred, in foreign currency. Withholding tax at a rate of 5% (plus a surcharge of 2% or 5%, as applicable, and a 4% cess) is imposed on interest payments to nonresidents (including foreign companies) with respect to the following:
 - · Infrastructure debt funds.
 - Borrowings made by an Indian company in foreign currency by way of loans between 1 July 2012 and 1 July 2020, infrastructure bonds issued between 1 July 2012 and 1 October 2014 or long-term bonds issued between 1 October 2014 and 1 July 2020, subject to prescribed conditions (for long-term bonds, the lower withholding rate would not be affected if the recipient does not furnish a PAN; see footnote [e] above).
 - Rupee-denominated bonds of an Indian company or a government security issued to a foreign institutional investor or a qualified foreign investor, with respect to interest payable between 1 June 2013 and 1 July 2020.
 - Monies borrowed by an Indian company from a source outside India through the issuance of rupee-denominated bonds (RDBs) before 1 July 2020. However, interest payable by an Indian company or business trust with respect to monies borrowed outside India by way of RDBs from 17 September 2018 to 31 March 2019 is exempt from tax in the hands of the nonresident recipient of such interest.
 - Other interest is taxed at a rate of 40% (plus the surcharge of 2% or 5%, as applicable, and the 4% cess).
- (h) If a recipient of income is located in a Notified Jurisdictional Area (NJA), tax must be withheld at the higher of the rate specified in the relevant provision of the Income Tax Act and 30% (for further details, see Section E).
- (i) The 10% rate (plus the 2% or 5% surcharge, as applicable, and the 4% cess) applies to royalties and technical services fees paid to foreign companies by Indian enterprises. However, depending on the applicable tax treaty, if the royalties or technical services fees paid under the agreement are effectively connected to a permanent establishment or fixed place of the nonresident recipient in India, the payments are taxed on a net income basis at a rate of 40% (plus the 2% or 5% surcharge, as applicable, and the 4% cess).
- (j) Unabsorbed depreciation may be carried forward indefinitely to offset taxable profits in subsequent years.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. A domestic company is defined for tax purposes as a company incorporated in India. The definition also includes a company incorporated outside India (foreign company) if the company has made certain arrangements for declaration and payment of a dividend in India. The tax rates in India are specified with reference to a domestic company. As a result, it is possible for a foreign company to be taxed at rates applicable to a domestic company if it has made the necessary arrangements for the declaration and payment of a dividend in India.

A company resident in India is subject to tax on its worldwide income, unless the income is specifically exempt. A company not resident in India is subject to Indian tax on Indian-source income and on income received in India. Depending on the circumstances, certain income may be deemed to be Indian-source income. Companies incorporated in India are resident in India for tax purposes,

as are companies incorporated outside India, if their place of effective management in that year is in India. As a result, if the place of effective management of a foreign company is in India, it is subject to tax in India on its worldwide income. If such a foreign company also qualifies as a domestic company (see above), the tax rates applicable to a domestic company apply. The government has issued guidelines for the determination of the place of effective management of a foreign company.

Rates of corporate tax. Domestic companies are subject to tax at a basic rate of 30% (25% for domestic companies that had gross turnover not exceeding INR4 billion in the 2017-18 fiscal year). New companies set up and registered on or after 1 March 2016 that are engaged in the manufacturing or production of articles or things and research with respect to such articles or things can opt for a concessional tax rate of 25%, subject to the fulfillment of specified conditions. From the 2019-20 fiscal year, all domestic companies can opt for a concessional tax rate of 22% subject to the fulfillment of specified conditions. A domestic company set up and registered on or after 1 October 2019 that commences manufacturing or production of an article or thing on or before 31 March 2023 can opt for a concessional tax rate of 15% subject to the fulfillment of specified conditions. In addition, a 7%, 10% or 12% surcharge (for details regarding the surcharge, see footnote [a] in Section A) and a 4% cess are imposed on the income tax of such companies. Long-term capital gains are taxed at special rates (see Capital gains).

For foreign companies, the net income is taxed at 40% plus the 2% or 5% surcharge, as applicable, and the 4% cess. A rate of 10% plus the 2% or 5% surcharge and the 4% cess applies to royalties and technical services fees paid to foreign companies if the royalty or technical services fees agreement is approved by the central government or if it is in accordance with the Industrial Policy. A rate of 20% (plus the 2% or 5% surcharge and the 4% cess) applies to gross interest from foreign-currency loans or from units of a mutual fund. A lower rate of 5% (plus the 2% or 5% surcharge and the 4% cess) applies to gross interest from foreign-currency borrowings raised by Indian companies or business trusts by way of loans between 1 July 2012 and 1 July 2020, long-term infrastructure bonds issued between 1 July 2012 and 1 October 2014 or long-term bonds issued between 1 October 2014 and 1 July 2020, subject to prescribed conditions. A lower rate of 5% (plus the 2% or 5% surcharge and the 4% cess) also applies to interest payable between 1 June 2013 and 1 July 2020 on RDBs issued by Indian companies and government securities, subject to prescribed conditions. A lower rate of 5% (plus the 2% or 5% surcharge and the 4% cess) applies to interest received from units of business trusts in India (see Section E). A lower rate of 5% (plus the 2% or 5% surcharge and the 4% cess) applies to monies borrowed by Indian companies from a source outside India through the issuance of RDBs before 1 July 2020. However, interest payable by an Indian company or business trust with respect to monies borrowed outside India by way of RDBs from 17 September 2018 to 31 March 2019 is exempt from tax in India.

If a nonresident with a permanent establishment or fixed place of business in India enters into a royalty or technical services fees agreement and if the royalties or fees paid under the agreement are effectively connected to such permanent establishment or fixed place, depending on the applicable tax treaty, the payments are taxed on a net income basis at a rate of 40% plus the 2% or 5% surcharge and the 4% cess.

Income from carbon credits. Effective from the 2017-18 fiscal year, income from transfer of carbon credits is taxed at a rate of 10% (plus applicable surcharge and cess) on a gross basis without allowing any expenditure or allowance against such income.

Income from crude oil. The income tax law provides for a tax exemption to foreign companies earning income from the storage of oil in a facility in India and from the sale of crude oil to any person resident in India, under an agreement entered into or approved by the central government. This exemption extends to income accruing or arising to a foreign company from the sale of leftover stock of crude oil from a facility in India after the expiration of agreement or the arrangement with the central government.

Tax incentives. Subject to prescribed conditions, the following tax exemptions and deductions are available to companies with respect to business carried on in India:

- A 10-year tax holiday equal to 100% of the taxable profits is available to undertakings or enterprises engaged in the following:
 - Developing or operating and maintaining or developing, operating and maintaining infrastructure facilities (roads, toll roads, bridges, rail systems, highway projects including housing or other activities that are integral parts of the highway projects, water supply projects, water treatment systems, irrigation projects, sanitation and sewerage systems, solid waste management systems, ports, airports, inland waterways, inland ports or navigational channels in the sea), if development or operation and maintenance of the infrastructure facility begins before 1 April 2017
 - Generation or generation and distribution of power if the company begins to generate power at any time during the period of 1 April 1993 through 31 March 2017
 - Starting transmission or distribution by laying a network of new transmission or distribution lines at any time during the period of 1 April 1999 through 31 March 2017
 - Undertaking substantial renovation and modernization (at least 50% increase in book value of plant and machinery) of an existing network of transmission or distribution lines during the period of 1 April 2004 through 31 March 2017

The company may choose any 10 consecutive years within the first 15 years (10 out of 20 years in certain circumstances) for the period of the tax holiday. Such tax holiday is not available to an undertaking or enterprise that is transferred in an amalgamation or demerger.

A 10-year tax holiday equal to 100% of profits and gains derived by an undertaking or enterprise that begins the development of a Special Economic Zone (SEZ) notified (through an official publication by the government of India) before 1 April 2017, subject to certain conditions.

- A 10-year tax holiday equal to 100% of taxable profits for the first 5 years and 30% of taxable profits for the next 5 years from the business of processing, preserving and packaging of fruits or vegetables or from the integrated business of handling, storing and transporting food grains. A similar tax holiday is available with respect to profits from the business of processing, preserving and packaging of meat and meat products, poultry or marine or dairy products.
- One hundred percent of the profits derived from the business of developing and building a housing project if approval from the competent authority is obtained during the period of 1 June 2016 through 31 March 2020, subject to fulfillment of other conditions. The size of the plot and residential unit must be within specified limits to qualify for the tax holiday.
- A three-year tax holiday out of seven years with respect to profits derived from a startup business that involves innovation, development or improvement of products or processes or services, a scalable business model with a high potential of employment generation or wealth creation or improvement of products or processes or services or a scalable business model with a high potential of employment generation or wealth creation, for domestic companies incorporated between 1 April 2016 and 1 April 2021 with a turnover limit of INR250 million in the fiscal year of claiming the deduction, subject to other conditions.
- A 15-year tax holiday with respect to profits derived from export activities by units that begin to manufacture or produce articles or things or provide services in SEZs. For the first 5 years of the tax holiday, a tax deduction equal to 100% of the profits derived from the export of articles, things or services provided is available. For the following 5 years, a tax deduction equal to 50% of the profits is available. For the next 5 years, the availability of the deduction is contingent on the allocation of the profits to a specified reserve and the use of such amounts in the prescribed manner. The deduction is capped at 50% of the profits allocated to the reserve.
- A 10-year tax deduction equal to 100% of profits derived from an undertaking that begins the manufacturing or production of specified goods or carries on specified business in northeastern states before 1 April 2017. This deduction is also available if an undertaking manufacturing the specified goods undertakes a substantial expansion that involves an increase in investment in plant and machinery by at least 25% of the book value of plant and machinery (computed before depreciation).
- A 5-year tax holiday equal to 100% of the profits from the business of collecting and processing or treating of biodegradable waste for either of the following purposes:
 - Generating power or producing biofertilizers, biopesticides or other biological agents
 - Producing biogas or making pellets or briquettes for fuel or organic manure
- A tax holiday equal to 100% of the profits has been introduced, effective from the 2018-19 fiscal year for agricultural produce companies with turnover up to INR1 billion. If they are engaged in the purchase, supply, marketing and processing of agricultural produce from their members, the benefit can be obtained for a period of six years beginning with the 2018-19 fiscal year.

- To encourage employment generation, a 30% deduction is provided for three years for the emoluments paid to new employees (employed for 240 days). This period is reduced to 150 days for apparel manufacturers. Effective from the 2018-19 fiscal year, the benefit extends to companies engaged in the manufacturing of leather and footwear. In addition, if the minimum period of employment is not met in the first year, the deduction is still allowed if the criteria is met in the succeeding year.
- Accelerated deduction of capital expenditure (other than expenditure on the acquisition of land, goodwill or financial instruments) incurred, wholly and exclusively for certain specified businesses in the year of the incurrence of such expense. Expense incurred before the commencement of business is allowed as a deduction on the commencement of the specified business. The following are the specified businesses:
 - Setting up and operating a cold chain facility
 - Setting up and operating a warehousing facility for storage of agricultural produce
 - Laying and operating a cross-country natural gas or crude or petroleum oil pipeline network for distribution including storage facilities that are an integral part of such network
 - Building and operating in India a new hotel with a two-star or above category, as classified by the central government
 - Building and operating in India a new hospital with at least 100 beds for patients
 - Developing and building a housing project under a scheme for slum redevelopment or rehabilitation framed by the government
 - Developing and building a housing project under a scheme for affordable housing framed by the central or state government in accordance with the prescribed guidelines
 - Producing fertilizers in a new plant or newly installed capacity in an existing plant
 - Setting up and operating an inland container depot or a container freight station notified or approved under the Customs Act
 - Setting up and operating a warehousing facility for storage of sugar
 - Beekeeping and production of honey and beeswax
 - Laying and operating a slurry pipeline for the transportation of iron ore
 - Setting up and operating a semiconductor wafer fabrication manufacturing unit notified by the Central Board of Direct Taxes (CBDT; the administrative authority for direct taxes) in accordance with prescribed guidelines
 - Developing or maintaining and operating or developing, maintaining and operating a new infrastructure facility

Minimum alternative tax. The minimum alternative tax (MAT) applies to a company if the tax payable by the company on its total income, as computed under the Income Tax Act, is less than 15% of its book profit, effective from the 2019-20 fiscal year. It is levied at a rate of 15% of book profit, plus applicable surcharge and cess (the surcharge, as applicable, is imposed at a rate of 7% or 12% for domestic companies and 2% or 5% for foreign companies, and the cess is imposed at a rate of 4%), effective from the 2019-20 fiscal year. The concessional rate of 9% applies in place

of the 18.5% rate in the case of a unit located in the International Financial Service Center that derives its income solely in convertible foreign exchange. MAT is levied on companies only and does not apply to firms or other persons, which are separately subject to an alternative minimum tax of 18.5% (plus applicable surcharge and cess). MAT does not apply to a foreign company in the following cases:

- In the case of a foreign company that is resident of a jurisdiction with which India has entered into a treaty, if such foreign company does not have a permanent establishment in India under the terms of the relevant treaty
- In the case of a foreign company that is resident of a country with which India has not entered into a treaty, if such foreign company does not have a place of business in India under the corporate tax laws of India

For domestic companies opting for the concessional tax rate of 15% or 22% (see footnote [b] in Section A), the MAT provisions do not apply.

In computing book profit for MAT purposes, certain positive and negative adjustments must be made to the net profit shown in the books of account per the applicable accounting standards.

The net profit as per the profit-and-loss account is increased by the following key items:

- Amount of income tax (including dividend distribution tax, any interest charged under the Income Tax Act, surcharge and cess) paid or payable and the provision for such tax
- · Amount carried to any reserves
- Amount allocated to provisions for liabilities other than ascertained liabilities
- Amount allocated to provision for losses of subsidiary companies
- · Amount of dividend paid or proposed
- Amount of expenditure related to exempt income
- Amount of depreciation
- Amount of deferred tax and the provision for such tax, if debited to the profit-and-loss account
- Amounts set aside as a provision for diminution in the value of any asset
- Amount in revaluation reserve relating to a revalued asset on retirement of the asset
- Expenditure related to a share of the income of an association of persons that is not taxable
- Expenditure of a foreign company related to capital gains on specified securities, interest, royalties or fees for technical services, in certain specified circumstances
- Notional loss on the transfer of shares of a special-purpose vehicle to a business trust in exchange for units allotted by the trust, notional loss resulting from any change in the carrying amounts of such units or loss on the transfer of such units
- Expenditure related to royalty income with respect to patents covered by the Patent Box Regime (see Section E)
- Gain on the transfer of shares of a special-purpose vehicle to a business trust in exchange for units

The net profit is decreased by the following key items:

- Amount withdrawn from any reserves or provisions if such amount is credited in the profit-and-loss account
- Amount of losses carried forward (excluding depreciation) or unabsorbed depreciation, whichever is less, according to the books of account in the case of all companies (except as referred to below)
- The aggregate amount of unabsorbed depreciation and losses brought forward in the case of a company against which an application is admitted under the Insolvency and Bankruptcy Code, 2016
- The aggregate amount of unabsorbed depreciation and losses brought forward in case of a specified distressed company, and its direct or indirect subsidiary
- Profits of "sick" industrial companies, which are companies that have accumulated losses equal to or exceeding their net worth at the end of a financial year and are declared to be sick by the Board for Industrial and Financial Reconstruction
- Income that is exempt from tax
- Amount of depreciation debited to the profit-and-loss account excluding depreciation on account of revaluation of assets
- Amount of deferred tax, if any such amount is credited to the profit-and-loss account
- Amount withdrawn from revaluation reserve and credited to the profit-and-loss account, to the extent that it does not exceed depreciation of the revalued assets
- Share in the income of an association of persons that is not taxable
- Capital gains on certain specified securities, interest, royalties or fees for technical services of a foreign company in specified circumstances
- Notional gain on the transfer of shares of a special-purpose vehicle to a business trust in exchange for units allotted by the trust, notional gain resulting from any change in the carrying amount of such units or gain on the transfer of such units
- Royalty income with respect to patents covered by Patent Box Regime (see Section E)
- Loss on the transfer of shares of a special-purpose vehicle to a business trust in exchange for units

MAT paid by companies can be carried forward and set off against income tax payable in subsequent years under the normal provisions of the Income Tax Act for a period of 15 years. The maximum amount that can be set off against regular income tax is equal to the difference between the tax payable on the total income as computed under the Income Tax Act and the tax that would have been payable under the MAT provisions for that year.

MAT does not apply to income from life insurance businesses.

In addition, it has been clarified with retrospective effect from the 2000-2001 fiscal year that MAT also does not apply to foreign companies whose total income is comprised solely of profits and gains from the operation of ships and aircrafts, exploration and extraction of mineral oils, and civil construction in certain turnkey power projects, which are subject to presumptive basis of taxation under the Income Tax Act.

A report in a prescribed form that certifies the amount of book profits must be obtained from a chartered accountant.

Capital gains

General. The Income Tax Act prescribes special tax rates for the taxation of capital gains. Gains derived from "transfers" of "capital assets" are subject to tax as capital gains and are deemed to be income in the year of the transfer.

"Transfer" and "capital asset" are broadly defined in the Income Tax Act. In addition, shares or interests in foreign entities are deemed to be capital assets located in India if they derive, directly or indirectly, their value substantially from assets located in India. Gains derived from the transfer of such deemed capital assets are deemed to be income in the year of transfer. This provision does not apply to investments held by nonresidents in Foreign Institutional Investors (FIIs) in certain circumstances.

The tax rate at which capital gains are taxable in India depends on whether the capital asset transferred is a short-term capital asset or a long-term capital asset. A short-term capital asset is defined as a capital asset that is held for less than 36 months immediately before the date of its transfer. However, if the capital asset is an equity or preference share in a company or a security (for example, a debenture, bond, government security or derivative) listed on a recognized stock exchange in India, a unit of an equity-oriented mutual fund or a specified zero-coupon bond, a 12-month period replaces the 36-month period. In addition, in the case of shares of a company (other than shares listed on recognized stock exchange in India) and immovable property (land or building or both), a 24-month period replaces the 36-month period. A capital asset that is not a short-term capital asset is a long-term capital asset.

Capital gains on specified transactions on which securities transaction tax has been paid on acquisition as well as on sale. Effective from the 2018-19 fiscal year, long-term capital gains in excess of INR100,000 derived from the transfer of equity shares on which securities transaction tax (STT) has been paid on acquisition as well as on sale of equity shares are chargeable to tax at a rate of 10%. These gains were previously exempt from tax.

Effective from the 2018-19 fiscal year, long-term capital gains in excess of INR100,000 derived from the transfer of units of an equity-oriented fund or units of a business trust on a recognized stock exchange in India on which STT has been paid at the time of such transfer is chargeable to tax at a rate of 10%. The exemption from tax on long-term capital gains on such transfer of listed securities is withdrawn, effective from the 2018-19 fiscal year.

Short-term capital gains derived from the transfer of equity shares in a company, units of an equity-oriented fund or units of a business trust on a recognized stock exchange in India are taxable at a reduced rate of 15% plus the surcharge, as applicable, and the cess, if STT has been paid on the transaction.

The tax regime described above applies to all types of taxpayers, including FIIs.

Sales of unlisted equity shares that are included in an initial public offer are also subject to STT and are eligible for the aforementioned reduced rates with respect to long-term or short-term capital gains.

Capital gains on transactions on which STT has not been paid. For sales of shares and units of mutual funds that have not been subject to STT and for capital gains derived from the transfer of a capital asset that is not a specified security, the following are the capital gains tax rates (excluding the applicable surcharge and cess).

Type of taxpayer	capital gains rate (%) (a)	capital gains rate (%) (a)
Domestic companies	25/30 (b)	20 (c)
FIIs	30	10
Nonresidents other than FIIs	40	20 (c)(d)

- (a) The above rates are subject to a surcharge and cess. The surcharge is levied at a rate of 7% for domestic companies and at a rate of 2% for foreign companies if the net income of the company exceeds INR10 million. The surcharge rate is increased to 12% for domestic companies and 5% for foreign companies if net income exceeds INR100 million. The rate of the cess is 4%.
- (b) See footnote (b) of Section A.
- (c) A concessional rate of 10% (plus surcharge and cess) applies in certain cases, such as the transfer of listed securities, listed units of mutual funds or zerocoupon bonds, subject to certain conditions.
- (d) Gains derived from the transfer of unlisted securities are taxable at a rate of 10%, without the benefit of protection from foreign currency fluctuation and indexation for inflation on the computation of such gains (see discussion below).

Computational provisions. For assets that were acquired on or before 1 April 2001, the market value on that date may be substituted for actual cost in calculating gains. The acquisition cost is indexed for inflation. However, no inflation adjustment is allowed for bonds and debentures. For the purpose of calculating capital gains, the acquisition cost of bonus shares is deemed to be zero. Nonresident companies compute capital gains on shares and debentures in the currency used to purchase such assets, and consequently they are protected from taxation on fluctuations in the value of the Indian rupee. As a result, the benefit of indexation is not available to nonresident companies with respect to the computation of capital gains on shares. If the consideration is not ascertainable or determinable for a transfer, the fair market value of the asset transferred is deemed to be the full value of consideration.

Specific rules apply for the computation of long-term capital gains on the transfer of specified listed securities (equity shares of a company, units of an equity-oriented fund or units of a business trust) on which STT has been paid, as discussed above in *Capital gains on specified transactions on which securities transaction tax has been paid on acquisition as well as on sale.*

If unlisted shares are transferred at a value that is less than fair market value, as prescribed, such fair market value is treated as notional consideration for the transfer of unlisted shares.

Slump sales, demergers and amalgamations. Special rules apply to "slump sales," "demergers" and "amalgamations" (for a description of amalgamations, see Section C).

A "slump sale" is the transfer of an undertaking for a lump-sum consideration without assigning values to the individual assets and liabilities. The profits derived from such sales are taxed as long-term capital gains if the transferred undertaking has been held for more than 36 months.

Capital gains on a slump sale equal the difference between lumpsum consideration and the net worth of the undertaking. For purposes of computing capital gains, the net worth of the undertaking equals the difference between the value of the total assets (the sum of the tax-depreciated value of assets that are depreciable for income tax purposes and the book value of other assets) of the undertaking or division and the book value of liabilities of such undertaking or division.

With respect to companies, a "demerger" is the transfer of an undertaking by one company (demerged company) to another company (resulting company) pursuant to a scheme of arrangement under Sections 230 to 232 of the Companies Act, 2013, provided that certain conditions are satisfied. Subject to certain conditions, the transfer of capital assets in a demerger is not considered to be a transfer subject to capital gains tax if the resulting company is an Indian company.

In a demerger, the shareholders of the demerged company are issued shares in the resulting company in proportion to their existing shareholdings in the demerged company based on a predetermined share-issue ratio. This issuance of shares by the resulting company to the shareholders of the demerged company is exempt from capital gains tax.

In the case of a demerger of a foreign company, the provisions of Sections 230 to 232 of the Companies Act, 2013 do not apply. In such case, a transfer of shares in an Indian company, or shares in a foreign company that derives its value substantially from assets located in India, by the demerged foreign company to the resulting foreign company is exempt from capital gains tax if the following conditions are satisfied:

- Shareholders holding at least 75% in value of the shares in the demerged foreign company continue to remain shareholders of the resulting foreign company.
- Such transfer does not attract capital gains tax in the country of incorporation of the demerged foreign company.

Like demergers, if certain conditions are satisfied, transfers of capital assets in amalgamations are not considered to be transfers subject to capital gains tax, provided the amalgamated company is an Indian company.

In an amalgamation, shareholders of the amalgamating company are usually issued shares in the amalgamated company in exchange for their existing shareholding in the amalgamating company based on a predetermined share-exchange ratio. Such exchange of shares is exempt from capital gains tax if the following conditions are satisfied:

- The transfer is made in consideration of the allotment of shares in the amalgamated company (unless the shareholder itself is the amalgamated company).
- The amalgamated company is an Indian company.

A transfer of shares in an Indian company or shares in a foreign company that derives its value substantially from assets located in India, in an amalgamation of two foreign companies, is exempt from capital gains tax if the following conditions are satisfied:

- At least 25% of the shareholders of the amalgamating foreign company continue to remain shareholders of the amalgamated foreign company.
- Such transfer does not attract capital gains tax in the country of incorporation of the amalgamating foreign companies.

No capital gains tax applies for the conversion of preference shares to equity. Furthermore, the transfer of rupee-denominated bonds of an Indian company issued outside India from one nonresident to another nonresident does not result in capital gains tax in India.

Gains from conversion of stock-in-trade into a capital asset is taxable as business income in the year of conversion. Business income is computed with reference to the fair market value of the stock-in-trade as of the date of conversion. Consequently, the fair market value is regarded as the cost of acquisition of the converted capital asset. The holding period of such capital asset is calculated from the date of conversion.

Depreciable assets. To compute capital gains on sales of assets on which depreciation has been allowed, the sales proceeds of the assets are deducted from the declining-balance value of the classes of assets (including additions during the year) of which the assets form a part. If the sales proceeds exceed the declining-balance value, the excess is treated as short-term capital gain. Otherwise, no capital gain results from sales of such assets even if the sales proceeds for a particular asset are greater than the cost of the asset.

Non-depreciable assets. For non-depreciable assets, such as land, gains are computed in accordance with the rules described below.

If the asset is held for 36 months or more, the capital gain is considered a long-term capital gain, which equals the net sale consideration less the indexed cost of acquisition. The gain on an asset held for less than 36 months is considered a short-term capital gain, which equals the sale consideration less the acquisition cost. For listed shares, listed securities, equity-oriented units of mutual funds and zero-coupon bonds, a 12-month period replaces the 36-month period. Further, in the cases of shares of a company (other than shares listed on recognized stock exchange in India) and land and buildings or both, a 24-month period replaces the 36-month period.

The transfer of a capital asset by a parent company to its wholly owned Indian subsidiary or the transfer of a capital asset by a wholly owned subsidiary to its Indian parent company is exempt from capital gains tax, subject to the fulfillment of certain conditions.

Administration. The Indian fiscal year runs from 1 April to 31 March. All companies must file tax returns by 30 September or 30 November (for companies undertaking international transactions; see the discussion of transfer pricing in Section E). Tax is payable in advance on 15 June, 15 September, 15 December and 15 March. Any balance of tax due must be paid on or before

the date of filing the return. The carryforward of losses for a fiscal year is not allowed if a return is filed late.

A nonresident with a liaison office in India is required to submit a statement in the prescribed form within 60 days after the end of the fiscal year.

Income computation and disclosure standards. The government of India has notified 10 income computation and disclosure standards (ICDS), which are effective for the 2016-17 fiscal year and future years. The ICDS provides a set of rules for computing taxable income under the headings, "profits and gains of business or profession" and "income from other sources" of the Income Tax Act. This applies to all taxpayers following the mercantile system of accounting.

The Income Tax Act provides the following in relation to the application of ICDS with retrospective effect from the 2016-17 fiscal year:

- Mark-to-market losses or expected losses are allowed as deductions from business income to the extent permissible under the ICDS.
- Foreign-exchange fluctuation gains or losses with respect to specified foreign-currency transactions are computed in accordance with the ICDS.
- Profits arising from construction contracts and service contracts are computed using the percentage-of-completion method in accordance with ICDS.
- Inventory valuation rules are in accordance with the ICDS.
- Interest on compensation or enhanced compensation is deemed to be income in the year in which it is received.
- Export incentives or claims for price escalation are taxable in the year in which reasonable certainty of its realization is achieved.
- Subsidies or grants received from the government are taxed on receipt if they were not taxed in an earlier tax year.

ICDS do not affect the maintenance of books of accounts. Consequently, they do not affect the MAT computation.

Withholding taxes. Payments to resident companies are subject to the following withholding taxes:

Type of payment	Rate (%) (a)
Dividends	0
Interest	10 (b)
Commissions from sales of lottery tickets	5
Other specified commissions	5
Payments to contractors	2
Rent	2/10 (c)
Income from lotteries and horse races	30
Professional and technical service fees	10
Royalties	10
Payments of compensation to residents for the compulsory acquisition of certain	
immovable property	10
Payment of consideration for transfer of	
immovable property	1 (d)

Type of payment	Rate (%) (a)
Withdrawal of cash from banks, cooperative societies and post offices	2 (e)
Specified personal payments made by individuals	2 (6)
and Hindu Undivided Families (HUFs)	5 (f)

- (a) If an income recipient fails to furnish its PAN, tax must be withheld at the higher of the rate specified in the relevant provision of the Income Tax Act and 20%.
- (b) See footnote (f) in Section A.
- (c) The withholding tax rate for rental payments is 10%. For equipment rental, the rate is 2%.
- (d) Effective from 1 September 2019, the definition of "immovable property" includes payments made for all rights and facilities that are incidental to the transfer of the immovable property, made either under the same agreement or under a different agreement.
- (e) Effective from 1 September 2019, a 2% withholding tax is levied the cash withdrawn in excess of INR10 million.
- (f) Effective from 1 September 2019, a 5% withholding tax is levied on personal payments made by individuals and HUFs to any residents carrying out any work under a contract (including supply of labor), payments made toward professional services or commission or brokerage, in excess of INR5 million.

Payments to nonresident companies are subject to the following withholding taxes.

Type of payment	Rate (%) (a)(b)(c)
Dividends	0
Interest on foreign-currency loans	5/20 (d)
Royalties and technical services fees	10 (e)
Rent	40
Income from lotteries and horse races	30
Long-term capital gains other than	
exempt gains	20
Other income	40

- (a) The 2% or 5% surcharge (applicable to payments made to foreign companies exceeding INR10 million or INR100 million, respectively) and the 4% cess are imposed on the above withholding taxes.
- (b) If the income recipient fails to furnish a PAN to the payer, tax must be withheld at the higher of the following rates:
 - · Rate specified in the relevant provision of the Income Tax Act
 - · Tax treaty rate
 - 20%
- (c) If the recipient of income is located in an NJA, tax must be withheld at the higher of the rate specified in the relevant provision of the Income Tax Act and 30% (see Section E).
- (d) See footnotes (f) and (g) in Section A.
- (e) See footnote (i) in Section A.

Dividends. Dividends paid by domestic companies are exempt from tax in the hands of the recipients. However, domestic companies must pay a dividend distribution tax (DDT) at a an effective rate of 20.56% (basic rate of 15% on the gross amount of dividend payable plus the 12% surcharge and the 4% cess) on dividends declared, distributed or paid by them. A company that is a unit located in International Financial Service Center is not liable to pay DDT for any dividends declared, distributed or paid after 1 April 2017. The DDT paid is a nondeductible expense.

Loans and advances granted by closely held companies to specified persons qualify as deemed dividends subject to DDT in the hands of the company (instead of the shareholder or concern) at an effective rate of 34.94% (basic rate of 30% plus 12% surcharge

and 4% cess). This applies to loans and advances granted from the 2018-19 fiscal year onward.

The amount of dividends (on which DDT is leviable) that are paid by a domestic company can be reduced by the amount of dividends received from its subsidiary on which the subsidiary has paid DDT, subject to the satisfaction of prescribed conditions.

Gross dividends received by a domestic company from a specified foreign company (in which it has shareholding 26% or more) are taxable at a concessional rate of 15% (plus applicable surcharge and cess).

Dividends received by an Indian company from a foreign company in which the Indian company has a shareholding of more than 50% can be set off against subsequent dividends paid by the Indian company to its shareholders on which DDT is payable, subject to conditions.

Effective from the 2017-18 fiscal year, for the purpose of the computation of the deemed dividend in the hands of an amalgamated (or resulting) company, the accumulated profits or loss is increased by the accumulated profits of the amalgamating company as of the date of amalgamation (regardless of whether it is capitalized).

Buyback tax. The buyback of unlisted shares by an Indian company is subject to buyback tax at a rate of 20% plus surcharge of 12% and cess of 4%, resulting in effective tax rate of 23.29%. The tax is computed on the difference between the price at which shares are bought back and the consideration received by the company for issuance of shares. The amounts received are exempt in the hands of the shareholders. Effective from 5 July 2019, the buyback of listed shares by an Indian company is subject to buyback tax. However, the buyback of listed shares that is publicly announced on or before 5 July 2019 is exempt from buyback tax.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign tax relief for the avoidance of double taxation is governed by tax treaties with several countries. If no such agreements exist, resident companies may claim a foreign tax credit for the foreign tax paid under domestic law provisions. The amount of the credit is the lower of the Indian tax payable on the income that is taxed twice and the foreign tax paid as per the applicable tax treaty. Treaty benefits and relief are available only if a nonresident taxpayer obtains a tax-residency certificate indicating that it is resident in a jurisdiction outside India. This certificate must be issued by the government of that jurisdiction. In addition to obtaining the certificate, taxpayers must maintain certain prescribed documents and information. The Indian government has issued rules for the administration and computation of the tax credit in India. The rules also include provisions for compliance and reporting that must be undertaken to claim the tax credit in India.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Business-related expenses are deductible; capital expenditures (other than on scientific research in certain cases) and personal expenses may not be deducted.

Certain expenses on which taxes are required to be withheld are not allowable as deductions until the required taxes have been withheld and paid to the government. In the case of amounts paid to residents, such disallowance is limited to 30% of the expenses; in the case of amounts paid to nonresidents, the entire amount is disallowed. Such disallowance is relaxed if the payee (resident or nonresident) of the income (on which taxes are not withheld) offers such income to tax in India. The deductibility of head-office expenses for nonresident companies is limited.

Expenses that are paid to a person in cash (that is, otherwise than through a banking channel or a prescribed electronic mode) are disallowed if they exceed the value of INR10,000 in a day.

Income derived from operations with respect to mineral oil, and certain other income derived by nonresidents (for example, from shipping business, operation of aircraft and turnkey power projects) are taxed on a deemed-profit basis. Under an optional tonnage tax scheme, shipping profits derived by Indian shipping companies are taxed on a deemed basis.

Inventories. In determining trading income, inventories may, at the taxpayer's option, be valued either at cost or the lower of cost or replacement value. The last-in, first-out (LIFO) method is not accepted. Refer also to ICDS for the valuation of inventories for the computation of income of certain taxpayers.

Provisions. Provisions for taxes (other than income tax, dividend distribution tax and wealth tax, which are not deductible expenses), duties, bonuses, leave salary, payments to Indian railways for use of railway assets and interest on loans from financial institutions, nonbanking financial companies (NBFCs) and scheduled banks are not deductible on an accrual basis unless payments are made before the due date of filing of the income tax return. If such payments are not made before the due date of filing of the income tax return, a deduction is allowed only in the year of actual payment. General provisions for doubtful trading debts are not deductible until the bad debt is written off in the accounts, but some relief is available for banks and financial institutions with respect to nonperforming assets. Interest payable on loans, borrowings or advances that is converted into loans, borrowings or advances may not be claimed as a deduction for tax purposes.

Depreciation allowances. Depreciation is calculated using the declining-balance method and is allowed on classes of assets. Depreciation rates vary according to the class of assets. The following are the general rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Plant and machinery	15 (a)
Motor buses, motor lorries and motor taxis	, ,
used in a rental business	30/45 (b)
Motor cars other than those used in the	
business of running them on hire	15/30 (b)
Buildings	10
Furniture and fittings	10

(a) Subject to the fulfillment of prescribed conditions, accelerated depreciation equal to 20% of the actual cost is allowed in the first year with respect to plant and machinery (other than ships or aircraft) acquired or installed after 31 March 2005. Accelerated depreciation is allowed at the rate of 35% to an undertaking or manufacturing enterprise set up in notified areas (in the states of Andhra Pradesh, Bihar, Telangana or West Bengal) on or after 1 April 2015 but before 1 April 2020. Additions to plant and machinery that are used for less than 180 days in the year in which they are acquired and placed in service qualify for accelerated depreciation in that year at one-half of the above rates. The balance of accelerated depreciation is allowed in the subsequent year.

(b) Effective for the 2019-20 fiscal year, an enhanced rate of depreciation of 30% and 45% is available on motor vehicles acquired and put to use on or after 23 August 2019 but before 1 April 2020.

Depreciation is also allowed on intangibles, such as know-how, patents, copyrights, trademarks, licenses, franchises or other similar commercial rights. These items are depreciated using the declining-balance method at a rate of 25%. Acquisition of a participating interest in an oil and gas block is considered an intangible asset (being a commercial right akin to a license), eligible for depreciation as stated above.

Special rates apply to certain assets, such as 40% for computers and computer software, energy-saving devices, and air or water pollution-control equipment (effective from the 2017-18 fiscal year). Previously, the depreciation rates were 60%, 80% and 100%. Additions to assets that are used for less than 180 days in the year in which they are acquired and placed in service qualify for depreciation in that year at one-half of the normal rates. On the sale or scrapping of an asset within a class of assets, the declining-balance value of the class of assets is reduced by the sales proceeds (for details concerning the capital gains taxation of such a sale, see Section B).

Companies engaged in power generation or power generation and distribution may elect to use the straight-line method of depreciation at specified rates.

If payment for the acquisition of asset is made in cash and it exceeds INR10,000 in aggregate in a day, such payment is not considered in determining the actual cost of asset and depreciation on the asset is not available, effective from the 2017-18 fiscal year.

Investment allowances. An additional deduction of 15% of the cost of new plant and machinery (other than ships, aircraft, computers, computer software and vehicles) is allowed to companies engaged in the business of manufacturing or production of articles or things that acquire and install new plant and machinery between 1 April 2014 and 31 March 2017 if their aggregate expenditure on such new plant and machinery exceeds INR250 million.

In addition to the above, a further additional deduction of 15% is available to an undertaking set up between 1 April 2015 and 31 March 2020 that is engaged in the business of manufacturing or production of articles or things in notified backward areas in the states of Andhra Pradesh, Bihar, Telangana or West Bengal and that acquires and installs new plant and machinery (other than ships, aircraft, computers, computer software and vehicles) between 1 April 2015 and 31 March 2020.

Relief for losses. Business losses, excluding losses resulting from unabsorbed depreciation of business assets (see below), may be carried forward to be set off against taxable income derived from business in the following eight years, provided the income tax return for the year of loss is filed on time.

For closely held corporations, a 51% continuity of ownership test must also be satisfied. Effective from 1 April 2019, startup companies may also need to satisfy a 51% ownership test to carry forward losses. Startup companies are defined in the income tax law as those in which the public does not hold a substantial interest. If startup companies fail to satisfy the ownership test of 51%, they may still be eligible to carry forward and set off losses of the first seven years beginning from the year of incorporation as long as the shareholders who held shares carrying voting power in the year of the loss continue to hold those shares in the setoff year. Effective from the 2017-18 fiscal year, the restriction does not apply to companies in which change in the shareholding takes place pursuant to an approved resolution process under the Insolvency and Bankruptcy Code, 2016. Effective from 1 April 2019, the restriction does not apply to a specified distressed company, subsidiary of such company and the subsidiary of such subsidiary in which a change in the shareholding takes place pursuant to a resolution plan approved by the government or if new directors are appointed or nominated by the government in place of the suspended board of directors of company or an application has been moved by the government for the prevention of oppression and mismanagement.

Unabsorbed depreciation may be carried forward indefinitely to be set off against taxable income of subsequent years.

Domestic companies opting for a reduced tax rate of 15% or 22% (see footnote [b] in Section A) are not eligible to set off certain specified brought forward losses that are attributable to a claim in previous years of certain specified deductions.

Losses under the heading "Capital Gains" (that is, resulting from transfers of capital assets) may not be set off against other income, but may be carried forward for eight years to be set off against capital gains. Long-term capital losses may be set off against long-term capital gains only.

Losses from "House Property" are eligible for setoff from other types of income to the extent of INR200,000 for all types of properties including self-occupied, let out or deemed to be let out. The balance of the unabsorbed loss can be carried forward for eight years.

Amalgamations and demergers. Special rules apply to "amalgamations" and "demergers" (for a description of a "demerger," see Section B). With respect to companies, an "amalgamation" is the merger of one or more companies with another company or the merger of two or more companies to form one company (the company or companies that merge are referred to as the "amalgamating company or companies" and the company with which they merge, or which is formed as a result of the merger, is known as the "amalgamated company") that meet certain specified conditions.

An amalgamated company may claim the benefit of the carryforward of business losses and unabsorbed depreciation of the amalgamating companies if the following conditions are satisfied:

Shareholders holding at least 75% of the shares of the amalgamating company become shareholders of the amalgamated company.

- The amalgamating company owns an industrial undertaking, a ship or a hotel.
- The amalgamating company has been engaged in business for at least three years and incurred the accumulated business loss or unabsorbed depreciation during such period.
- As of the date of amalgamation, the amalgamating company has continuously held at least 75% of the book value of the fixed assets that it held two years before the date of the amalgamation.
- At least 75% of the book value of fixed assets acquired from the amalgamating company is held continuously by the amalgamated company for a period of five years.
- The amalgamated company continues the business of the amalgamating company for at least five years from the date of amalgamation.
- Additional specified conditions apply to ensure that the amalgamation is for genuine business purposes.

In the event of non-compliance with any of the above conditions, any business losses carried forward and unabsorbed depreciation that has been set off by the amalgamated company against its taxable income is treated as income for the year in which the failure to fulfill any of the above conditions occurs.

Groups of companies. The income tax law does not provide for the consolidation of income or common assessment of groups of companies. Each company, including a wholly owned subsidiary, is assessed separately.

D. Other significant taxes

Units

Seller Shares

Units

Sale of units of equity-oriented funds to mutual funds; tax paid by seller

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Equalisation Levy; deducted from payments made to nonresidents that do not have a permanent establishment in India for the rendering of specified services to residents of India; specified services include online advertisements, provision for digital advertising space, or any other facilities or services for	
the purpose of online advertisements	6
Securities Transaction Tax (STT); payable on transactions in equity shares, derivatives, units of an equity-oriented mutual funds and units of business trusts on a recognized stock exchange; the tax is imposed on the value of the transaction and varies according to the type of transaction Delivery-based transactions in equity shares or in units of equity-oriented funds	ŭ
Buyer Shares	0.1

Nil

0.1

0.001

0.001

	INDIA /31
Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Non-delivery-based transactions in equity	
shares or in units of an equity-oriented	
fund; tax paid by seller	0.025
Sale of derivatives	
Sale of option (seller); rate applied to	
option premium	0.05
Sale of option when option is exercised	
(buyer); rate applied to settlement price	0.125
Sale of futures (seller)	0.01
Sale of unlisted equity shares under offer	
for sale to public	0.2
Sale of units of a business trust (delivery-based)	
Tax paid by buyer	0.1
Tax paid by seller	0.1
Sale of units of a business trust (non-delivery-	
based); tax paid by seller	0.025
Commodities transaction tax	
Sale of commodities derivatives;	
tax paid by seller	0.01
Sale of an option on commodity derivative	
Tax paid by buyer	0.0001
Tax paid by seller	0.05
Goods and Services Tax (GST); on the supply	
of goods and services; levied by the central	
government or state government	Various
Customs duty and GST; on goods imported into	
India; levied by the central government	Various
Stamp duties; levied by each state on	
specified documents and transactions,	***
including property transfers	Various
Social security contributions; paid by the	
employer for medical insurance plans for	
certain categories of employees and for	3.7 ·
minimum retirement benefit plans	Various

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. All cross-border transactions with non-residents are subject to foreign-exchange controls contained in the Foreign Exchange Management Act. The rupee is fully convertible for trade and current account purposes. Except for certain specified restrictions, foreign currency may be freely purchased for trade and current account purposes. In general, such purchases must be made at the market rate. Capital account transactions are not permitted unless they are specifically allowed and the prescribed conditions are satisfied. Cross-border transactions that are specifically allowed include the following:

- All remittances abroad that require prior approval arrangements, such as joint venture and technical collaboration agreements.
- The remittance of interest, dividends, service fees and royalties.
- Repatriation of capital is also freely permitted for investment approved on a repatriable basis. However, for sales of Indian assets, the terms of sale require the approval of the exchange-control authorities, and certain other conditions must be satisfied.

On 7 November 2017, the Reserve Bank of India released guidelines on the simplification and consolidation of foreign-investment regulations applicable in India. **Transfer pricing.** The Income Tax Act includes detailed transfer-pricing regulations. Although the guidelines are broadly in line with the principles set out by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), key differences exist.

Under these regulations, income and expenses, including interest payments, with respect to international transactions between two or more associated enterprises (including permanent establishments) must be determined using arm's-length prices. The transfer-pricing regulations also apply to, among other transactions, cost-sharing arrangements, certain capital-financing transactions, business restructurings or reorganizations and dealings in intangibles.

The transfer-pricing regulations contain definitions of various terms, including "associated enterprise," "arm's-length price," "enterprise," "international transaction" and "permanent establishment." It specifies methods for determining the arm's-length price. The following are the specified methods:

- Comparable uncontrolled price method
- Resale price method
- · Cost-plus method
- Profit split method
- · Transactional net margin method
- Any other method that takes into account the price that has been charged or paid or would have been charged or paid, in the same or a similar uncontrolled transaction, with or between nonassociated enterprises, under similar circumstances, considering all the relevant facts

The CBDT has issued regulations for applying these methods to determine arm's-length prices. In addition, the CBDT has issued safe-harbor rules indicating the circumstances in which tax officers accept transfer prices declared by taxpayers. The safe harbor rules for determining transfer prices apply for five years beginning with the 2012-13 fiscal year.

On 7 June 2017, the government announced revised safe-harbor rules with an objective to reduce transfer-pricing litigation for eligible taxpayers. The new rules extend the applicability to an additional category of international transaction (low-value-adding intra-group services) and they also revise the applicable prices or margins that would be accepted as arm's length. The safe-harbor provisions are now extended to the 2018-19 fiscal year with certain modifications in thresholds for eligible international transactions. For the 2016-17 fiscal year, the taxpayer can opt for safe harbors under the old rules or the amended rules, whichever are more beneficial.

The transfer-pricing regulations require each person entering into an international transaction to maintain prescribed documents and information regarding a transaction. Each person entering into an international transaction must arrange for an accountant to prepare a report and furnish it to the Tax Officer by the due date for filing the corporate tax return, which is 30 November in such circumstances.

A tax officer may make an adjustment with respect to an international transaction, if the officer determines that certain conditions exist, including any of the following:

- The price is not at arm's length.
- The prescribed documents and information have not been maintained.
- The information or data on the basis of which the price was determined is not reliable.
- Information or documents requested by the Tax Officer have not been furnished.

Stringent penalties (up to 2% of the transaction value) are imposed for non-compliance with the procedural requirements and for understatement of profits.

Measures allowing Advance Pricing Agreements (APAs) are effective from July 2012. Under these measures, the tax administration may enter into an APA with any person undertaking an international transaction. APAs are binding on the taxpayer and the tax authorities (provided no change in law and facts) and are valid for a maximum period of five consecutive years. The APA scheme provides for a "rollback" mechanism, which is subject to prescribed conditions and procedures. Under the "rollback" mechanism, an APA covering a future period may also be applied to international transactions entered into by a taxpayer during the periods (not exceeding four years) preceding the first year for which the APA is applicable.

Transfer-pricing measures apply to certain transactions involving profit-linked tax-holiday units.

Secondary adjustments. The Income Tax Act provides for a secondary-adjustment regime to ensure that profit allocation between associated enterprises is consistent with the primary transfer-pricing adjustment. Under the secondary-adjustment regime if, as a result of the primary adjustment to the transfer price, the total income or reduction of loss of taxpayer is increased and the excess money or part thereof that is available to any associated enterprise is not repatriated to India within a prescribed time, such excess money is deemed to be an advance made by the taxpayer to such associated enterprise, resulting in notional taxation of interest on such advance, effective from the 2017-18 fiscal year. Effective from 1 September 2019, a taxpayer has an option to pay an additional income tax of 18% (plus a surcharge of 12%) if the excess money computed under the secondary adjustment regime cannot be repatriated within the prescribed time limit. The additional tax paid is considered a final tax and is not available for further credit or deduction to the taxpayer.

The provision does not apply if the primary adjustment is less than INR10 million or if it is made for the 2015-16 fiscal year or earlier years. Any primary adjustment determined by an APA signed on or before 31 March 2017 is grandfathered, and it does not trigger secondary adjustments.

Country-by-Country Reporting, Master File and Local File. The Income Tax Act provides a specific regime with respect to Countryby-Country Reporting (CbCR), the Master File and the Local File in line with OECD's final report on Base Erosion Profit Shifting (BEPS) Action 13. The reporting provisions apply for the 2016-17 fiscal year if consolidated revenue of an international group in the prior year (that is, the 2015-16 fiscal year) exceeds the prescribed limit. The parent entity of the international group must file the CbCR if such parent entity is a resident of India. In other cases, every constituent entity of such group that is a resident of India must file the CbCR. It has also been clarified that an Indian constituent entity (with a nonresident parent) is now required to file the CbCR in India even if the parent entity has no obligation to file such report in its home jurisdiction. The government has recently issued rules for the implementation of the above requirements that contain a few administrative changes and clarifications. The rules prescribe a monetary threshold, based on cumulative conditions of consolidated revenue and the value of international transactions, for maintenance of the Master File. The Master File compliance must be done by the constituent entity even if the entity is not required to maintain transfer-pricing documentation in relation to its international transactions.

The due date for the filing of the Master File in the first year (that is, the 2016-17 fiscal year) is extended to 31 March 2018. For subsequent years, the Master File needs to be filed on or before the due date for filing of the income tax return in India. Effective from the 2016-17 fiscal year, the time allowed for filing the CbCR is 12 months from the end of reporting accounting year for the parent entity. In addition, the due date for filing the CbCR by an overseas alternate reporting entity (ARE) is the due date specified by the country or territory of which the ARE is a resident. For a constituent resident entity that is required to furnish CbCR details in certain circumstances, the due date will be prescribed.

Debt-to-equity rules. India does not currently impose mandatory capitalization rules. However, banks and financial corporations must comply with capital adequacy norms. In addition, foreign-exchange regulations prescribe that the debt-to-equity ratio should not exceed 4:1 in the case of borrowings beyond a certain limit from certain nonresident lenders.

Limitation on interest deduction. In line with the recommendations of OECD's BEPS Action 4, the Income Tax Act provides a specific provision to limit interest deduction exceeding INR10 million. A deduction claimed by an Indian company or a permanent establishment of a foreign company in India with respect to interest expenditure regarding any debt issued by a nonresident that is an associated enterprise of the taxpayer is subject to disallowance. Disallowance is restricted to the lower of total interest paid or payable in excess of 30% of earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBIDTA) or interest paid or payable to the associated enterprise. Interest disallowed can be carried forward to the following eight fiscal years to be set off against taxable income of any business or profession in a subsequent year. A deduction in a subsequent year is also

subject to the limitation of 30% of EBITDA. Such limitation does not apply to the banking and insurance sector.

General Anti-avoidance Rules. The Income Tax Act includes General Anti-avoidance Rules (GAAR), which took effect on 1 April 2017. The GAAR are broad rules that are designed to deal with aggressive tax planning. Wide discretion is provided to the tax authorities to invalidate an arrangement, including the disregarding of the application of tax treaties, if an arrangement is treated as an "impermissible avoidance arrangement." The central government has issued clarifications for the implementation of the GAAR.

Notified Jurisdictional Area. The Income Tax Act contains a "tool box" to deal with transactions with entities located in noncooperative countries or jurisdictions that do not exchange information with India. The government of India is empowered to notify such jurisdiction as a Notified Jurisdiction Area (NJA). The government discourages transactions by taxpayers in India with persons located in an NJA by providing onerous tax consequences with respect to such transactions. The consequences include applicability of transfer-pricing regulations, additional disclosure and compliance requirements, disallowance of deductions in some circumstances and higher withholding tax rates on transactions with a person located in an NJA. Previously Cyprus was notified as an NJA, effective from 1 November 2013. Such notification was withdrawn with retrospective effect, under an amendment to the India-Cyprus double tax treaty. No other jurisdiction is notified as an NJĀ.

Business trusts. The Income Tax Act contains a specific taxation regime for the taxability of income from business trusts (real estate investment trusts and infrastructure investment trusts). This is a new category of investment vehicles for acquiring control or interests in Indian special-purpose vehicles for investments in the real estate or infrastructure sector. Units of business trusts can be listed on recognized stock exchange and can be subscribed by residents and nonresident investors (including foreign companies). Business trusts can also avail themselves of external commercial borrowings from nonresident investors (including foreign companies). Business trusts are granted pass-through status for purposes of taxation. Distributions of dividend income from business trusts are exempt in the hands of investors. For further details, see footnote (f) in Section A and *Rates of corporate tax* and *Capital gains* in Section B.

Patent Box Regime. The Income Tax Act contains the Patent Box regime, which is a specific taxation regime for the taxability of royalty income earned by a patentee resident in India with respect to a patent developed and registered in India. Such royalty income is taxable at the rate of 10% on the gross amount without any allowance or deduction for any expenditure. For these purposes, royalty income includes consideration for any of the following:

- Transfer of all or any rights with respect to a patent
- Imparting of any information concerning the working of, or the use of, a patent
- The use of any patent
- Rendering of any services in connection with any of these activities

Foreign portfolio investors. The Income Tax Act provides a safe-harbor regime for onshore management of offshore funds, thereby neutralizing the impact of the constitution of business connection, permanent establishment or tax residence for offshore funds in India. Under this regime, on the fulfillment of certain conditions, these funds can qualify as an eligible investment funds (EIFs) or eligible fund managers. Investment funds set up by a Category I or Category II foreign portfolio investor registered with the Securities and Exchange Board of India are not required to satisfy the investor diversification conditions to qualify as an EIF. Benefits under the safe-harbor regime are available only if the investment fund is established in a jurisdiction on a specified list.

Discouraging cash transactions. The income tax law prohibits receipt in cash of an amount exceeding INR200,000 on or after 1 April 2017, in a day, with respect to a single transaction spread over many days or with respect to an event.

Effective 1 February 2020, a person carrying on business is required to provide a facility for accepting payments through certain specified electronic modes of payment in addition to the existing electronic modes provided by such person. Failure to comply with such requirement will result in a penalty.

Significant economic presence. From the 2018-19 fiscal year, the Income Tax Act introduces the concept of significant economic presence (SEP). This concept expands the scope of a "business connection" in India that results in the taxation of business income of nonresidents in India. SEP is a new nexus test primarily targeted to tax business models in the digital economy and is based on the options elucidated in the OECD's BEPS Report on Action 1. The SEP rule is in addition to the equivalization levy in India (see Section D).

According to the Income Tax Act, SEP is defined to mean the following:

- Any transaction with respect to any goods, services or property carried out by a nonresident in India, including the providing of a download of data or software in India, if the aggregate of payments arising from such transaction or transactions during the tax year exceed the amount as may be prescribed
- Systematic and continuous soliciting of its business activities or engaging in interaction with such number of users as may be prescribed, in India, through digital means

Any income attributable to SEP is taxable in India. Rules on the thresholds for creating SEP have not yet been prescribed.

Gift taxation. The Income Tax Act levies tax on any taxpayer who is in receipt of money in excess of INR50,000 or immovable property or any property other than immovable property that has a value in excess of INR50,000, without consideration or for an inadequate consideration. Immovable property is considered to be acquired for an inadequate consideration if the difference between the specified value of property and the consideration paid exceeds INR50,000. Specific valuation rules apply to determine the taxable income in the hands of the recipient. Also, effective from the 2018-19 fiscal year, the gift taxation does not apply

to the transfer of a capital asset by a holding company to its wholly owned Indian subsidiary (or vice versa) if the transferee company (recipient) is an Indian company.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Under the Income Tax Act, Indian companies are required to pay DDT (see Section B) at an effective tax rate of nearly 20.36% (base rate of 15% on gross amount plus a surcharge of 12% and an education cess of 4%) on dividends declared, distributed or paid by it. Such dividends are exempt from tax in the hands of the recipients. Accordingly, the relevant treaty rates for dividends are not captured in the table below.

Tax rates specified under the Income Tax Act are increased by a surcharge and cess. See footnote (a) and (c) below for tax rates under the Income Tax Act on outbound payments of interest and royalties, respectively. In general, if the relevant treaty specifies the same or lower rate for withholding, these treaty rates, which are more beneficial for the nonresident recipient, may be applied. In addition, these tax rates need not be increased by the surcharge and cess. To claim treaty benefits, the nonresident recipient must obtain a Tax Residency Certificate indicating that it is a resident of that jurisdiction or specified territory. This certificate is issued by the government of such jurisdiction or territory. The nonresident recipient is also required to provide certain information and documents to substantiate its eligibility to claim treaty benefits.

The following table presents the treaty rates on outbound payments of interest and royalties to jurisdictions that have entered into tax treaties with India.

	Dividends %	Interest (a)(b)	Approved royalties (c)(d)
Albania	0	10	10
Armenia	0	10	10
Australia	0	15	15 (k)
Austria	0	10	10
Bangladesh	0	10	10
Belarus	0	10	15
Belgium	0	15	10 (e)(f)
Bhutan	0	10	10
Botswana	0	10	10
Brazil	0	15	15 (h)
Bulgaria	0	15	15
Canada	0	15	15 (k)
China Mainland	0	10	10
Colombia	0	10	10
Croatia	0	10	10
Cyprus	0	10	10
Czech Republic	0	10	10
Czechoslovakia (g)	0	15	30
Denmark	0	15	20
Egypt	0	20	10
Estonia	0	10	10
Ethiopia	0	10	10
Fiji	0	10	10

	Dividends %	Interest (a)(b)	Approved royalties (c)(d)
Finland	0	10 (f)	10 (f)
France	0	10 (e)(f)	10 (e)(f)
Georgia	0	10	10
Germany	0	10	10
Greece	0	20	10
Hong Kong SAR	0	10	10
Hungary	0	10 (e)	10 (e)
Iceland	0	10	10
Indonesia	0	10	10
Ireland	0	10	10
Israel	0	10	10
Italy	0	15	20
Japan	0	10	10
Jordan	0	10	20
Kazakhstan	0	10 (e)	10 (e)
Kenya (j)	0	10	10
Korea (South)	0	10	10
Kuwait	0	10	10
Kyrgyzstan	0	10	15
Latvia	0	10	10
Libya	0	20	10
Lithuania	0	10	10
Luxembourg	0	10	10
Malaysia	0	10	10
Malta	0	10	15
Mauritius (i)	0	7.5	15
Mexico	0	10	10
Mongolia	0	15	15
Montenegro	0	10	10
Morocco	0	10	10
Mozambique	0	10	10
Myanmar	0	10	10
Namibia	0	10	10
Nepal	0	10	15 (e)
Netherlands	0	10 (e)(f)	10 (e)(f)
New Zealand	0	10	10
North Macedonia	0	10	10
Norway	0	10	10
Oman	0	10	15
Philippines	0	15	15
Poland	0	10	15
Portugal	0	10	10
Qatar	0	10	10
Romania	0	10	10
Russian Federation	0	10	10
Saudi Arabia	0	10	10
Serbia	0	10	10
Singapore	0	15	10
Slovenia	0	10	10
South Africa	0	10	10
Spain	0	15	20 (e)
Sri Lanka	0	10	10

	Dividends %	Interest (a)(b)	Approved royalties (c)(d)
Sudan	0	10	10
Sweden	0	10 (e)	10 (e)
Switzerland	0	10 (e)	10 (e)
Syria	0	10	10
Taiwan	0	10	10
Tajikistan	0	10	10
Tanzania	0	10	10
Thailand	0	10	10
Trinidad and Tobago	0	10	10
Turkey	0	15	15
Turkmenistan	0	10	10
Uganda	0	10	10
Ukraine	0	10	10
United Arab			
Emirates	0	12.5	10
United Kingdom	0	15	15 (k)
United States	0	15	15 (k)
Uruguay	0	10	10
Uzbekistan	0	10	10
Vietnam	0	10	10
Zambia	0	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdiction	ns 0	20 (a)	10 (c)

- (a) A 20% rate applies if the relevant tax treaty provides for unlimited taxation rights for the source jurisdiction on interest income. Under the Income Tax Act, the 20% rate applies with respect to interest on monies borrowed or debts incurred in foreign currency by an Indian concern or the government. If the recipient is a foreign company, this rate is increased by a surcharge of 2% (when the aggregate income exceeds INR10 million) or 5% (when the aggregate income exceeds INR100 million) and is further increased by an education cess of 4% (on income tax and surcharge). A special reduced rate of 5% applies under certain specified circumstances (see footnote [f] in Section A). In other cases, depending on whether the recipient is a corporate entity, a tax rate of 30% or 40% applies. These tax rates are increased the applicable surcharge and cess.
- (b) A reduced rate of 0% to 10% generally applies under a tax treaty if interest payments are made to local authorities, political subdivisions, the government, banks, financial institutions or similar organizations. A reduced rate may also apply if the lender holds a certain threshold of capital in the borrower. The text of the relevant tax treaty needs to be examined.
- (c) Under the Income Tax Act, a 10% rate applies if the relevant tax treaty provides for unlimited rights for the source jurisdiction to tax royalties (the rate is increased by the surcharge and cess) and if the payment is made by the government of India or an Indian concern. In other cases, as mentioned in footnote (a) above, a tax rate of 30% or 40% applies. These rates are increased by the applicable surcharge and cess.
- (d) The rate provided under the relevant tax treaty applies to royalties not effectively connected with a permanent establishment in India. Also, in some of India's tax treaties, such as with Australia, Canada, Spain, the United Kingdom and the United States, a separate rate of 10% is specified for equipment royalties. Similarly, under India's tax treaty with Bulgaria, a 15% rate applies to copyright royalties other than cinematographic films or films and tapes used for radio or television broadcasting. In addition, many of India's tax treaties also provide for withholding tax rates for technical services fees. In most cases, the rates applicable to royalties also apply to the technical services fees. The text of the relevant tax treaty needs to be examined to determine the relevant scope and rate. Effective from the 2017-18 fiscal year, no withholding tax is imposed on payments made by National Technical Research Organization in India.
- (e) A more restrictive scope of the definition of royalties or interest and/or a reduced rate may be available under the most-favored-nation clause in the relevant tax treaty.

- (f) A reduced rate of 10% applies in the event of notifications issued by the government of India that give effect to the most-favored-nation clauses in these tax treaties.
- (g) This treaty applies to the Slovak Republic.
- (h) An increased rate of 25% applies to trademark royalties.
- (i) A protocol amending the tax treaty with Mauritius was signed on 10 May 2016 and is effective in India from 1 April 2017. The protocol provides for a withholding tax rate of 7.5% on interest and 15% on royalties.
- (j) A revised tax treaty with Kenya entered into force on 30 August 2017. The revised treaty is effective in India from 1 April 2018. The rates under the revised treaty are reflected in the table.
- (k) In the first five years in which this treaty is in effect, a 15% rate applies to royalties if the payer is the government of the contracting state, a political subdivision or a public sector company and a 20% rate applies for other payers. For subsequent years, a 15% rate applies in all cases.

Indonesia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Jakarta GMT +7

EY +62 (21) 5289-5000 Mail address: Fax: +62 (21) 5289-5200

P.O. Box 1973 Jakarta 10019 Indonesia

Street address:

Indonesia Stock Exchange Building

Tower 1, 14th Floor

Jl. Jend. Sudirman Kav. 52-53

Jakarta Selatan 12190

Indonesia

Principal Tax Contact

★ Santoso Goentoro +62 (21) 5289-5584

Mobile: +62 (81) 689-3648

Email: santoso.goentoro@id.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Peter Ng +62 (21) 5289-5228

Mobile: +62 (81) 5180-0790 Email: peter.ng@id.ey.com

Peter Mitchell +62 (21) 5289-5232 Mobile: +62 (81) 3818-54671

Email: peter.mitchell@id.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Ben Koesmoeljana +62 (21) 5289-5030

Mobile: +62 (81) 5100-00485

Email: ben.koesmoeljana@id.ey.com

Triadi Mukti +62 (21) 5289-5090

Mobile: +62 (81) 6186-0037 Email: triadi.mukti@id.ey.com

Prasetya H. Lam +62 (21) 5289-5022

Mobile: +62 (81) 2990-08168 Email: prasetya.h.lam@id.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desk Abroad

 Puspitasari Sahal
 +1 (212) 773-4127

 (resident in New York)
 Mobile: +1 (917) 940-2733

 Email: puspitasari.sahal@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Jonathon McCarthy +62 (21) 5289-5599

Mobile: +62 (81) 5190-90233

Email: jonathon.mccarthy@id.ey.com

Micky M. Soeradiredja +62 (21) 5289-5245

Mobile: +62 (81) 2800-7510

Email: micky.mintarsyah@id.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Santoso Goentoro +62 (21) 5289-5584

Mobile: +62 (81) 689-3648

Email: santoso.goentoro@id.ey.com

Yudie Paimanta +62 (21) 5289-5585

Mobile: +62 (81) 689-3687 Email: yudie.paimanta@id.ey.com

742 Indonesia		
Dodi Suryadarma,	+62 (21) 5289-523	
Financial Services	Mobile: +62 (81) 1	
Pambana Supriianta	Email: dodi.suryad	
Bambang Suprijanto	+62 (21) 5289-506 +62 (31) 532-5577	
	Mobile: +62 (81) 1	
	Email: bambang.su	uprijanto@id.ey.com
Sri Rahayu	+62 (21) 5289-548	5
	Mobile: +62 (81) 6	
	Email: sri.rahayu@	id.ey.com
Global Compliance and Reporti	ing	
Nathanael Albert	+62 (21) 5289-526	5
	Mobile: +62 (81) 1	
	Email: nathanael.a	lbert@id.ey.com
People Advisory Services		
Kartina Indriyani	+62 (21) 5289-524	
	Mobile: +62 (81) 1	
Honny Tombingon	Email: kartina.indri +62 (21) 5289-503	
Henry Tambingon	Mobile: +62 (81) 6	
	Email: henry.tambi	
Indirect Tax		
Iman Santoso	+62 (21) 5289-525	0
	Mobile: +62 (81) 1	
	Email: iman.santos	so@id.ey.com
Elly Djoenaidi	+62 (21) 5289-5590	
	Mobile: +62 (81) 6	
	Email: elly.djoenaid	il@id.ey.com
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax Rate	(%)	25 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)		- (b)
Withholding Tax (%)		
Dividends		10/15/20 (c)
Interest		15/20 (c)
Royalties from Patents, Kı	now-how, etc.	15/20 (c)
Rent		
Land or Buildings		10 (d)
Other Payments for the U	Jse of Assets	2 (e)
Fees for Services		
Payments to Residents		
Technical, Management	and Consultant	- ()
Services	a .	2 (e)
Construction Contracting		2/3/4 (f)
Construction Planning	and Supervision	4/6 (f)
Other Services		2 (e)
Payments to Nonresidents		20 (g)
Branch Profits Tax		20 (h)
Net Operating Losses (Year	'S)	0
Carryback		0

This rate also applies to Indonesian permanent establishments of foreign companies. See Section B.

5 to 10 (i)

See Section B for details concerning the taxation of capital gains.

Carryforward

A final withholding tax at a rate of 20% is imposed on payments to nonresidents. Tax treaties may reduce the tax rate. Certain dividends paid to residents are exempt from tax if prescribed conditions are satisfied. If the exemption does not apply, a 15% withholding tax applies on dividends paid to tax resident companies and a 10% final withholding tax applies to dividends paid to

- tax resident individuals. A 15% withholding tax is imposed on interest paid by nonfinancial institutions to residents. Interest paid by banks on bank deposits to residents is subject to a final withholding tax of 20%.
- (d) This is a final withholding tax imposed on gross rent from land or buildings.
- (e) This tax is considered a prepayment of income tax. It is imposed on the gross amount paid to residents. An increase of 100% of the normal withholding tax rate is imposed on taxpayers subject to this withholding tax that do not possess a Tax Identification Number.
- (f) This tax is considered a final tax. The applicable tax rate depends on the type of service provided and the "qualification" of the construction companies. The "qualification" is issued by the authorities with respect to the business scale of a construction company (that is, small, medium or large).
- (g) This is a final tax imposed on the gross amount paid to nonresidents. The withholding tax rate on certain types of income may be reduced under double tax treaties.
- (h) This is a final tax imposed on the net after-tax profits of a permanent establishment. The rate may be reduced under double tax treaties. The tax applies regardless of whether the income is remitted. An exemption may apply if the profits are reinvested in Indonesia.
- Losses incurred by taxpayers engaged in certain businesses or incurred in certain areas may be carried forward for up to 10 years (see Section B).

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies incorporated or domiciled in Indonesia are subject to income tax on worldwide income. Foreign tax may be claimed as a tax credit subject to a limitation rule (see *Foreign tax relief*). Branches of foreign companies are taxed only on those profits derived from activities carried on in Indonesia. However, income accruing from Indonesia to a foreign company having a permanent establishment in Indonesia is taxed as income of the permanent establishment if the business generating the income is of a similar nature to the business of the permanent establishment. This is known as the "force of attraction" principle.

Rates of corporate tax. Corporate tax is imposed at a flat rate of 25%. This rate applies to Indonesian companies and foreign companies operating in Indonesia through a permanent establishment. The tax rate is reduced by five percentage points for listed companies that have at least 40% of their paid-up capital traded on the stock exchange. Small and medium-scale domestic companies (that is, companies having gross turnover of up to IDR50 billion) are entitled to a 50% reduction of the tax rate. The reduced rate applies to taxable income corresponding to gross turnover of up to IDR4.8 billion.

Branch profit tax. The net after-tax profits of a permanent establishment are subject to branch profit tax at a rate of 20%. This rate may be reduced under a double tax treaty. Branch profit tax applies regardless of whether the income is remitted to the head office. An exemption may apply if the profits are reinvested in Indonesia.

Tax incentives

Tax Allowance Incentive. Tax incentives under the Tax Allowance Incentive are granted to certain qualifying resident companies investing in certain types of businesses or regions. The Tax Allowance Incentive consists of the following:

- Accelerated depreciation and amortization.
- Extended period of 10 years for the carryforward of a tax loss (normally 5 years), subject to certain conditions.

- Reduced tax rate of 10% (or lower rate under a double tax treaty) for dividends paid to nonresidents.
- Investment allowance in the form of reduction of net income by 30% of the amount invested in land and buildings, and plant and equipment. This allowance is claimed at a rate of 5% each year over a six-year period.

To qualify for the above tax incentives, the investment must be a new investment or an investment for the purpose of expanding a current business. Under a government regulation, 166 categories of business sectors and 17 other categories of industries in certain areas may qualify for the tax incentives. The designated areas and provinces are generally outside Jakarta. They are primarily the provinces located in Kalimantan and Sumatera.

Certain restrictions apply to the use and transfer of fixed assets that benefit from the incentives. These restrictions apply for the first six years of commercial production or for the prescribed useful life of the assets for tax purposes. The incentives are revoked with a penalty if these rules are violated. Implementation of the government regulation is evaluated within two years from the date on which the approval is granted. A monitoring team is established for this purpose.

Tax Holiday Incentive. Certain taxpayers engaged in a "pioneer industry" may seek a tax incentive commonly known as the Tax Holiday Incentive, which was introduced in 2011 and renewed in November 2018. The Tax Holiday Incentive offers 50% and 100% corporate tax exemptions for 5 to 20 years, depending on the amount of new capital investment. An additional period of corporate income tax reduction for two fiscal years is also offered after the expiration of the tax holiday in the following cases:

- 25% reduction of the corporate income tax payable if the new capital investment is at least IDR100 billion but less than IDR500 billion
- 50% reduction of the corporate income tax payable if the new capital investment is at least IDR500 billion

To qualify for the Tax Holiday Incentive, taxpayers must fulfill the following criteria:

- They must be Indonesian legal entities.
- They must be engaged in a "pioneer industry."
- The capital investment must be new and not yet issued with an approval or rejection on an application to reduce the corporate income tax of the company.
- They must have a new capital investment plan with a minimum value of IDR100 billion.
- They must satisfy the thin-capitalization ratio required by the Minister of Finance for income tax purposes.

Currently, the following sectors qualify as pioneer industries:

- Integrated upstream base metal industry (steel and non-steel), with or without its derivatives
- Integrated purification and/or refinery of oil and gas industry, with or without its derivatives
- Integrated petrochemical industry that is oil-, natural gas- or coal-based, with or without its derivatives

- · Integrated basic organic chemical industry sourced from agriculture, plantation or forestry, with or without its derivatives
- Integrated basic inorganic chemical industry, with or without its derivatives
- · Integrated pharmaceutical raw material industry, with or without its derivatives
- · Manufacturing industry of irradiation equipment, electromedical or electrotherapy
- · Manufacturing industry of electronical or telematic equipment's main components such as semiconductors' wafers, backlights for liquid crystal displays, electrical drivers or displays
- Manufacturing industry of engines and main components for industrial engines
- Manufacturing industry of robotic components that support the engine manufacturing industry
- Manufacturing industry of main components for power plant machineries
- Manufacturing industry of automotive and automotive main components
- Manufacturing industry of main components for ships
- Manufacturing industry of main components for trains
- · Manufacturing industry of main components for aircraft and supporting activities for the aerospace industry
- Manufacturing industry with products based from agriculture, plantation or forestry that produce pulp, with or without its derivatives
- · Economic infrastructure
- Digital economy that covers activities such as data processing, hosting and other related activities

Taxpayers that have received tax incentives for investments in certain types of businesses or regions are not eligible for the Tax Holiday Incentive.

The Tax Holiday Incentive application is processed through the Online Single Submission (OSS) system. The completed application to obtain the Tax Holiday Incentive is submitted by OSS to the Minister of Finance through the Directorate General of Taxation. The decision to grant the Tax Holiday Incentive to the company is issued by the Directorate General of Taxation on behalf of the Minister of Finance within five business days after it receives the complete proposal. The Tax Holiday Incentive can be given by the Minister of Finance with respect to a proposal that is submitted within five years after 27 November 2018.

Special tax rates. Special tax rates granted to certain companies are described below.

Petroleum. Tax rates applicable to petroleum companies are those applicable when the petroleum companies' contracts were signed and approved. In addition, foreign petroleum companies are subject to branch profit tax of 20% on their taxable income, except as otherwise provided in an applicable tax treaty.

Mining. Income tax applicable to general mining companies may depend on generation of the concessions granted (that is, when the concession is granted). Holders of earlier concessions are taxed at the rates ranging from 30% to 45% (the tax rates are the rates

prevailing at the time the concession was granted). Holders of the more recent concessions are taxed in accordance with the prevailing tax laws (current rate is 25%). Although withholding tax on dividends paid overseas is generally imposed at a rate of 20%, some earlier concessions provide a reduced rate of 10%. These rates may be subject to reduction under certain tax treaties.

Construction companies. Construction companies are subject to corporate income tax with tax rates ranging from 2% to 6% of the contract value. The income tax applies to complete or partial construction activities. The applicable tax rate depends on the business qualification of the respective company and/or the type of services performed. The tax is considered a final tax. Consequently, no corporate income tax is due on the income at the end of a fiscal year. Foreign construction companies operating in Indonesia through a branch or a permanent establishment are subject to further branch profit tax of 20% on the taxable income (accounting profit adjusted for tax) after deduction of the final tax. The rate is subject to applicable tax treaties. Exemption from branch profit tax may apply in the circumstances described above (see *Branch profit tax*).

Foreign drilling companies. Foreign drilling companies are subject to corporate income tax at an effective rate of 3.75% of their gross drilling income, as well as to branch profit tax of 20% on their after-tax taxable income. The branch profit tax may be reduced under certain tax treaties. Branch profit tax may be avoided in the circumstances described above (see *Branch profit tax*).

Nonresident international shipping companies and airlines. Nonresident international shipping companies and airlines are subject to tax at a rate of 2.64% of gross turnover (inclusive of branch profit tax). As a result of the reduction of the corporate tax rate in 2010, the effective tax rate may change. However, this has not yet been confirmed through the issuance of a tax regulation.

Small and medium-sized entities. Individual and corporate taxpayers (except permanent establishments) with annual gross turnover of less than IDR4.8 billion are subject to income tax at a rate of 0.5% of monthly gross turnover for the following maximum periods:

- Seven fiscal years for individual taxpayers
- Four fiscal years for corporate taxpayers in the form of cooperatives, limited partnerships or firms
- Three fiscal years for corporate taxpayers in the form of companies

This income tax is final.

The following taxpayers are excluded from this final tax:

- Taxpayers who choose to be subject to normal income tax rates
- Corporate taxpayers that have already received tax allowance or tax holiday facilities
- Corporate taxpayers in the form of limited partnerships or firms that are established by a few individual taxpayers who have special expertise and provide the same services as independent professional services

- · Corporate taxpayers that have not yet started commercial operations
- Corporate taxpayers that have gross revenue of IDR4.8 billion or more from commercial operations in a year

For purposes of the above measure, business income does not include income from independent professional services, such as, among others, services provided by lawyers, accountants, medical doctors and notaries.

Taxpayers qualifying for a different final tax regime, such as construction services companies, are not eligible for this 0.5% final tax.

Capital gains. A 0.1% final withholding tax is imposed on proceeds of sales of publicly listed shares through the Indonesian stock exchange. An additional tax at a rate of 0.5% of the share value is levied on sales of founder shares associated with a public offering. Founder shareholders must pay the 0.5% tax within one month after the shares are listed. Founder shareholders that do not pay the tax by the due date are subject to income tax on the gains at the ordinary income tax rate.

Capital gains derived by residents are included in taxable income and are subject to tax at the normal income tax rate. Capital gains derived by nonresidents are subject to tax at a rate of 20%. The law provides that the 20% tax is imposed on an amount of deemed income. The Minister of Finance established the deemed income for sales of unlisted shares. The deemed income equals 25% of the gross sale proceeds, resulting in an effective tax rate of 5% of the gross sale proceeds. This rule applies to residents of nontreaty countries and to residents of treaty countries if the applicable treaty allows Indonesia to tax the income.

In addition to sales or transfers of shares, Indonesian tax applies a 20% tax rate to an estimated net income of 25% on sales or transfers of certain assets owned by non-Indonesian tax residents that do not have a permanent establishment in Indonesia. The assets are luxury jewelry, diamonds, gold, gemstones, luxury watches, antiques, paintings, cars, motorcycles, vachts and/or light aircraft. This results in an effective tax rate of 5%. The purchaser must withhold the tax. A tax exemption applies to transactions with a value of less than IDR10 million. The provisions of tax treaties override the above regulation.

The sale or transfer by nonresidents of shares in conduit companies or special purpose companies established or resident in taxhaven jurisdictions that have a special relationship with an Indonesian entity or an Indonesian permanent establishment of a foreign entity is deemed to be a sale or transfer of shares of the Indonesian entity or the permanent establishment. The relevant regulation provides that the Indonesian income tax applicable to the transaction is 5% of the gross sale proceeds. The 5% rate is derived from the application of the 20% cross-border withholding tax under Article 26 of the Income Tax Law to a profit that is deemed to be 25% of the gross sale proceeds. A provision in an applicable tax treaty overrides the above rule if the seller of the shares is a tax resident in a country that has entered into a tax treaty with Indonesia.

Sellers or transferors of the right to use land or buildings are subject to tax at a rate of 2.5% of the gross transfer value. The gross transfer value must represent the market value if the seller and buyer have a special relationship. Purchasers or transferees must pay a transfer duty of 5%, which may be reduced to 2.5% for transfers in business mergers approved by the Director General of Taxation.

Administration. The annual corporate income tax return must be filed by the end of the fourth month following the end of the fiscal year. The deadline can be extended for two months. The balance of annual tax due must be settled before filing the annual tax return.

Corporate income tax must be paid in advance through monthly installments, which are due on the 15th day of the month following the relevant month. The tax installment equals 1/12 of tax payable for the preceding year (after exclusion of non-regular income) or tax payable based on the latest tax assessment received. Banks and securities companies calculate their monthly tax installments based on quarterly and semiannual financial reports, respectively.

Dividends. In general, dividends are taxable.

Dividends paid domestically to Indonesian resident corporate taxpayers are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 15%. This tax is an advance payment of the dividend recipient's tax liability. Tax exemption may apply if the dividends are paid from retained earnings and if the recipient's share ownership in the payer of the dividends represents 25% or more of the paid-in capital. Dividends exempted from tax are not subject to the 15% withholding tax. Dividends received by Indonesian resident individuals are subject to a final tax of 10%.

Dividends remitted to overseas shareholders are subject to a final 20% withholding tax, unless an applicable tax treaty provides a lower rate.

Foreign tax relief. A credit is allowed for tax paid or due overseas on income accruing to an Indonesian company, provided it does not exceed the allowable foreign tax credit. The allowable foreign tax credit is computed on a type (basket)-of-income and country-by-country basis.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Income is broadly defined. It includes, but is not limited to, the following:

- Business profits
- Gains from sales or transfers of assets
- Interest, dividends, royalties and rental and other income with respect to the use of property
- Income resulting from reorganizations, regardless of the name or form
- Gains from sales or transfers of all or part of a mining concession, funding participation or capital contribution of a mining company
- Receipt of refund of tax that has been claimed as a tax deduction

- Income earned by syariah-based businesses (syariah refers to businesses conducted in accordance with Islamic law)
- Interest compensation
- · Surplus of Bank Indonesia

Certain income is not taxable or is subject to a final tax regime. Interest earned by resident taxpayers on time deposits, certificates of deposit and savings accounts is subject to a 20% withholding tax, representing a final tax on such income. A final 20% (or lower rate provided in a tax treaty) withholding tax is imposed on interest earned by nonresidents.

Taxpayers are generally able to deduct from gross income all expenses to the extent that they are directly or indirectly incurred in earning taxable income. Nondeductible expenses include the following:

- Income tax and penalties
- Expenses incurred for the private needs of shareholders, associates or members
- Gifts
- Donations (except for donations for national disasters, grants in the framework of research and development activities in Indonesia, grants for the development of social infrastructure, grants in the form of education facilities [for example, books, computers, chairs, tables and other educational resources] and grants for the development of sport)
- · Benefits-in-kind, which include a subsidy, aid, gift or award given to an employee or a related party
- Reserves and provisions for certain industries

Business losses incurred overseas are not deductible.

Foreign-exchange gains and losses are treated as taxable income and deductible expenses in accordance with the generally accepted accounting procedures in Indonesia that are consistently adopted.

Inventories. For tax purposes, inventories must be valued at cost using either the first-in, first-out (FIFO) or average-cost method. The last-in, first-out (LIFO) method is not allowed.

Provisions. Provisions are generally not deductible for tax purposes.

Certain taxpayers that may claim bad debt provisions as deductible expenses include banks and certain nonbank financial institutions, such as other corporate entities providing loan facilities, insurance companies, leasing companies that lease assets under finance leases, consumer financing companies, and factoring companies. The following companies may also claim tax deductions for reserves or provisions:

- · Social insurance providers: reserves of social funds
- Forestry companies: reserves for reforestation
- Mining companies: reserves for reclamation of mining sites
- Industrial waste treatment companies: reserves for closure and maintenance of waste treatment plants

Taxpayers may claim tax deductions for bad debts if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

• The costs have been claimed as corporate losses in commercial financial reports.

- A list of the names of the debtors and totals of the bad debts is submitted to the Director General of Taxation.
- A legal suit for collection of the debt is filed with the public court or government institutions handling state receivables. Alternatively, taxpayers may publicize the bad debt in a general or specialized publication or obtain acknowledgment of the write-off of the bad debt from the relevant debtor.

The write-off of receivables from a related party is not deductible for tax purposes.

Depreciation and amortization allowances. Depreciation is calculated on the useful life of an asset by applying the straight-line method or declining-balance method. In general, depreciation is deducted beginning with the month the expenditure is incurred. However, for assets under construction, depreciation begins with the month in which the construction of the assets is completed. Buildings are depreciated using the straight-line method. The following table provides the useful lives and depreciation rates for depreciable assets.

		Depreciation method	
Class of asset	Useful life (years)	Straight- line (%)	Declining- balance (%)
Buildings			
Permanent	20	5	_
Non-permanent	10	10	_
Other assets			
Class 1	4	25	50
Class 2	8	12.5	25
Class 3	16	6.25	12.5
Class 4	20	5	10

Intangible assets with more than one year of benefit, including leases of tangible property, are amortized according to their useful lives using the same percentages applicable to fixed assets. Special depreciation and amortization rules apply to assets used in certain businesses or in certain areas (see Section B).

Revaluation of assets for tax purposes. Subject to approval of the Directorate General of Taxation, increments resulting from revaluation of tangible fixed assets is subject to final income tax at the following rates:

- 3% for applications submitted from 15 October 2015 through 31 December 2015
- 4% for applications submitted from 1 January 2016 through 30 June 2016
- 6% for applications submitted from 1 July 2016 through 31 December 2016
- 10% for applications submitted in the 2017 fiscal year

The final tax is applied to any excess in value of the tangible fixed assets' revaluation or revaluation forecast over the tangible fixed assets' tax written-down value. This tax must be settled before the application is submitted. The value of tangible fixed assets being revalued should be the fair market value of the tangible fixed assets as determined by a licensed appraisal company. The Directorate General of Taxation may re-determine the fair market value of the relevant tangible fixed assets.

Revaluation of fixed assets can be conducted on all of the tangible fixed assets owned by the company or certain selected tangible fixed assets if the assets are physically located in Indonesia and are used to earn, collect and maintain taxable income. The tangible fixed assets revaluation can only be performed every five years, and any breach of this period results in the imposition of additional tax. A tangible fixed asset that has been revalued is depreciated based on a new revalued cost base and is treated as having the same useful life as a new asset.

Revalued tangible fixed assets in Classes 1 and 2 (see *Depreciation* and amortization allowances) that are transferred before the end of their useful lives, as well as revalued tangible fixed assets in Classes 3 and 4, and land and buildings that are transferred within 10 years of their revaluation approval, are subject to additional tax.

Relief for losses. Tax losses may not be carried back. They may generally be carried forward for five years. Tax losses incurred by certain businesses or incurred in certain areas may be carried forward for up to 10 years (see Section B).

Groups of companies. The losses of one company may not be used to reduce the profits of an affiliate.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT), on delivery of taxable goods, on imports of goods and on services	
(including services furnished by foreign taxpayers outside Indonesia if the services	
have a benefit in Indonesia), unless	
specifically exempt	
Standard rate	10
Export of goods or certain services	0
Sales tax on luxury goods, imposed in addition	
to the VAT on the delivery of luxury goods	
manufactured in or imported into Indonesia;	
rate depends on the nature of the goods	10 to 200
Transfer duty on land and buildings	5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. No exchange controls affect the repayment of loans and the remittance of dividends, interest and royalties. Underlying documents must be submitted to the remitting bank for the remittance of funds in foreign currency of more than the equivalent of USD100,000. Foreign loans must be reported to Bank Indonesia to enhance the monitoring of the country's foreign exchange reserves.

Debt-to-equity rules. Under the tax law, the Minister of Finance may determine an acceptable debt-to-equity ratio. In September 2015, the Minister prescribed a maximum debt-to-equity ratio of 4:1, effective from the 2016 tax year. This rule applies only to Indonesian resident companies, which are companies that are established or incorporated in Indonesia or domiciled in Indonesia

and that have their equity made up of shares. It does not apply to permanent establishments. Certain taxpayers are exempted from the rule.

Under the Minister of Finance Regulation regarding the debt-to-equity ratio, if a taxpayer breaches the ratio limit, the Directorate General of Taxation is entitled to adjust the taxpayer's borrowing costs based on the debt-to-equity ratio limit. For a taxpayer that has a nil or negative equity, all costs related to the borrowing are treated as nondeductible for corporate tax purposes. Foreign loans must be reported to the Directorate General of Taxation. Non-reporting of foreign loans results in the forfeiting of the deductibility of the interest.

Interest rates on related-party loans must be at arm's length.

Transfer pricing. The law provides that the following methods may be used to determine arm's-length pricing:

- · Comparable uncontrolled price method
- · Resale-price method
- · Cost-plus method
- Profit-split method
- · Transactional net margin method

The Indonesian tax authority requires that related-party transactions or dealings with affiliated companies be carried out in a "commercially justifiable way" and on an arm's-length basis. Taxpayers must maintain documentation establishing that related-party transactions are conducted at arm's length. The transferpricing study must be maintained for 10 years from the relevant tax year.

The Indonesian tax authority uses advance pricing agreements (APAs) to regulate transactions between related parties and to mitigate future transfer-pricing disputes with the Director General of Taxation. Broadly, an APA represents an advance agreement between a company and the Director General of Taxation regarding the determination of the acceptable pricing for a transaction between related parties. An APA provides the sales price for manufactured goods, the amount of royalties and other information. An APA may be entered into with the Director General of Taxation (unilateral) or between the Director General of Taxation and the foreign tax authority (bilateral).

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Indonesia has introduced tough anti-treaty abuse rules. The Indonesian tax authority may ignore the provisions of a tax treaty if these rules are not satisfied.

The Indonesian tax authority may seek agreement with a tax treaty jurisdiction for exchange of information, mutual agreement procedure and assistance with tax collection.

The following table shows withholding tax rates under Indonesia's double tax treaties.

	Divide	ends (%)	Interest (b)	Royalties	
	Α	В	%	%	
Algeria	15	15	0/15	15	
Armenia	15	10	0/10	10	
Australia	15	15	0/10	10/15 (c)	

	Divid A	lends (%)	Interest (b)	Royalties %
Austria	15	10	0/10	10
Bangladesh	15	10	10	10
Belgium	15	10	0/10	10
Brunei				
Darussalam	15	15	15	15
Bulgaria	15	15	0/10	10
Canada	15	10	0/10	10
China Mainland	10	10	0/10	10
Croatia	10	10	0/10	10
Czech Republic	15	10	0/12.5	12.5
Denmark	20	10	0/10	15
Egypt	15	15	0/15	15
Finland	15	10	0/10	10/15 (c)
France	15	10	0/10/15	10/15 (c)
Germany	15	10	0/10	10/15 (a)(c)
Hong Kong				. , , ,
SAR (d)	10	5	0/10	5
Hungary	15	15	0/15	15
India	15	10	0/10	15
Iran	7	7	0/10	12
Italy	15	10	0/10	10/15 (c)
Japan	15	10	0/10	10
Jordan	10	10	0/10	10
Korea (North)	10	10	0/10	10
Korea (South)	15	10	0/10	15
Kuwait	10	10	0/5	20
Luxembourg	15	10	0/10	12.5 (a)
Malaysia	10	10	0/10	10
Mexico	10	10	0/10	10
Mongolia	10	10	0/10	10
Morocco	10	10	0/10	10
Netherlands	5	10	5/10	10
New Zealand	15	15	0/10	15
Norway	15	15	0/10	10/15 (c)
Pakistan	15	10	0/15	15 (a)
Papua New				
Guinea	15	15	0/10	15 (a)
Philippines	20	15	0/10/15	15
Poland	15	10	0/10	15
Portugal	10	10	0/10	10
Qatar	10	10	0/10	5
Romania	15	12.5	12.5	12.5/15 (c)
Russian				
Federation	15	15	0/15	15
Seychelles	10	10	0/10	10
Singapore	15	10	0/10	15
Slovak Republic	10	10	0/10	15
South Africa	15	10	0/10	10
Spain	15	10	0/10	10
Sri Lanka	15	15	0/15	15
Sudan	10	10	0/15	10
Suriname	15	15	0/15	15
Sweden	15	10	0/10	10/15 (c)
Switzerland	15	10	10	10 (a)
Syria	10	10	10	15/20 (c)
Taiwan	10	10	0/10	10

	Divide A	ends (%) B	Interest (b) %	Royalties %
Thailand	15	15	0/15	10/15 (c)
Tunisia	12	12	0/12	15
Turkey	15	10	0/10	10
Ukraine	15	10	0/10	10
United Arab				
Emirates	10	10	0/5	5
United Kingdom	15	10	0/10	10/15 (c)
United States	15	10	0/10	10
Uzbekistan	10	10	0/10	10
Venezuela	15	10	0/10	20 (a)
Vietnam	15	15	0/15	15
Zimbabwe	20	10	10	15 (a)
Non-treaty				. ,
jurisdictions	20	20	20	20

- A Rate applicable to portfolio investments.
- B Rate applicable to substantial holdings.
- (a) Technical services are subject to the following reduced rates of withholding tax:
 - Germany, 7.5%
 - · Luxembourg, 10%
 - · Pakistan, 15%
 - · Papua New Guinea, 10%
 - · Switzerland, 5%
 - Venezuela, 10%
 - · Zimbabwe, 10%
- (b) If two rates are other than 0%, the higher rate applies to interest paid to companies in certain specified industries or to interest on certain bonds. The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is the government, except under the Singapore treaty, which provides that the 0% rate applies to interest on government bonds.
- (c) The rates vary according to the rights or information licensed.
- (d) The tax treaty allows each of the signatory jurisdictions to apply the domestic tax anti-avoidance rules.

In addition to the above treaties, Indonesia has entered into agreements for the reciprocal exemption of taxes and duties on air transport with Bangladesh, Croatia, Laos, Morocco, Saudi Arabia and South Africa.

15 (b)

Iraq

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Baghdad	GMT +3
EY Mail address: P.O. Box 6004 Baghdad Iraq	+964 (1) 543-0357 Fax: +964 (1) 543-9859 Email: baghdad.iraq@iq.ey.com
Street address: Al-Mansoor/Al-Ameerat Street Block 609 Street 3 House 23 Baghdad Iraq	
Principal Tax Contacts	
Mustafa Abbas	+964 (1) 543-0357 Mobile: +964 7700-824-139 Email: mustafa.abbas@iq.ey.com
Abdulkarim Maraqa	+964 750-798-4444 Email: abdulkarim.maraqa@iq.ey.com
Business Tax Services	
Ali Samara	+962 (6) 580-0771 Mobile: +962 777-282-283 Email: ali.samara@jo.ey.com
Business Tax Advisory	
Jacob Rabie	+962 (6) 580-0777 Email: jacob.rabie@jo.ey.com
Tax Policy and Controversy	
Ali Samara	+962 (6) 580-0771 Mobile: +962 777-282-283 Email: ali.samara@jo.ey.com
Jacob Rabie	+962 (6) 580-0777 Email: jacob.rabie@jo.ey.com
A. At a glance	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	15/35 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	15/35 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	15/35 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) Dividends	0
Interest	15 (b)
D 14:	15 (6)

- (a) The 15% rate is the general corporate income tax rate. The 35% rate applies to oil and gas production and extraction activities and related industries, including service contracts. The Kurdistan Region of Iraq has not yet adopted the 35% rate.
- (b) This withholding tax is imposed on payments to nonresidents.
- (c) See Section C.

Royalties

Carryback Carryforward

Branch Remittance Tax Net Operating Losses (Years)

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. In general, corporate income tax is imposed on profits arising in Iraq from commercial activities (or activities of a commercial nature), vocations and professions, including profits arising from contracts and undertakings. In assessing the taxability of nonresidents in Iraq, the tax authority generally relies on certain factors that distinguish between "doing business in Iraq" and "doing business with Iraq." If any one of the following factors is satisfied, a company is deemed to be "doing business in Iraq" and accordingly taxable in Iraq:

- The place of signing the contract by the party performing work under the contract (vendor or service provider) is in Iraq.
- The place of performance of work is in Iraq.
- The place of delivery of goods or services is in Iraq.
- The place of payment for the work is in Iraq.

The Iraqi Ministry of Finance's Instructions No. (1) of 2014 amended the above four factors. Under the amended instructions, the taxability of the following items is addressed separately:

- · Supply contracts
- Supplementary or complementary services performed in relation to a supply contract
- · Professional services

Income arising from a supply contract is taxable in Iraq if any one of the following factors applies:

- The vendor or service provider has a branch or an office in Iraq, and the contract is signed by the branch or office representative, any of the branch or office's employees or any other person who is resident in Iraq and authorized to sign the contract.
- The vendor or service provider has a branch or an office in Iraq, and the contract is performed or executed by the branch or office representative, any of the branch or office's employees or any other person who is resident in Iraq and is authorized to perform or execute the contract.
- The contract's legal formalities and requirements are completed in Iraq in the name of the vendor or service provider (for example, customs clearance, payment of customs duties, opening of letter of credit or any related procedures, regardless of whether the vendor or service provider has a branch, office or agent in Iraq).
- Payments under the contract to the vendor or service provider are received fully or partially in Iraq, regardless of the currency used to make the payments.
- The vendor or service provider receives payment in barter.

Tax is imposed on income arising from supplementary or complementary services performed in Iraq with respect to a supply contract (such as erection, supervision, maintenance or engineering services), regardless of whether the services are included in the supply contract or in an independent contract. In addition, the taxability of the service component is determined separately from the taxability of the supply contract.

Tax is imposed on professional services performed in Iraq by a legal or natural person, regardless of whether the services are included in the supply contract or in an independent contract and regardless of the place of payment. The taxability of the service component is determined separately from the taxability of the supply contract.

Tax rates. The general corporate income tax rate applicable to all companies (except oil and gas production and extraction activities and related industries, including service contracts) is a unified flat rate of 15% of taxable income. Activities relating to oil and gas production and extraction activities and related industries, including service contracts, are subject to income tax at a rate of 35% of taxable income. The Kurdistan Region of Iraq has not yet adopted the 35% rate.

Withholding tax. Companies doing business in Iraq are required to withhold taxes from payments made to their subcontractors and remit the withheld taxes to the Iraqi tax authority on a monthly basis. The withholding rates vary, depending on the nature of activities carried out under each contract. The Kurdistan Region of Iraq does not currently observe this tax withholding, retention and remittance process.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived from the sale of fixed assets are taxable at the normal corporate income tax rate of 15% (35% for oil and gas production and extraction activities and related industries, including service contracts, except in the Kurdistan Region of Iraq where the 35% tax rate has not yet been adopted). Capital gains derived from the sale of shares and bonds not in the course of a trading activity are exempt from tax; otherwise, they are taxed at the normal corporate income tax rates.

Administration

Tax filing due dates and penalties. In Iraq, tax returns for all corporate entities must be filed in Arabic within five months after the end of the fiscal year, together with audited financial statements prepared under the Iraqi Unified Accounting System. The Kurdistan Regional Government's tax authority requires only large taxpayers to file a tax return. The tax filing in the Kurdistan Region of Iraq must be made within six months after the end of the fiscal year.

For all taxpayers in Iraq and the Kurdistan Region of Iraq, except companies classified as large taxpayers in the Kurdistan Region of Iraq, a delay fine equal to 10% of the tax due is imposed, up to a maximum of IQD500,000 (up to a maximum of IQD75,000 in the Kurdistan Region of Iraq), on a taxpayer that does not submit or refuses to submit an income tax filing within five months after the end of the fiscal year (within six months in the Kurdistan Region of Iraq). Foreign branches that fail to submit financial statements by the due date for the income tax filing in Iraq are subject to a penalty of IQD10,000.

A similar penalty is not currently being imposed in the Kurdistan Region of Iraq. However, the tax authority in the region has been sending to a tax tribunal the files of companies that fail to submit their tax filing in a timely manner. The tax tribunal assesses late filing penalties, ranging from 10% to 25% of taxable income.

For large taxpayers in the Kurdistan Region of Iraq, failing to submit the tax filing package by the due date results in a penalty equal to 5% of the tax due for each late month, up to a maximum

of 100% of the tax due and no less than IQD100,000 (USD84) for branches.

Tax assessment and payment. For all taxpayers in Iraq and the Kurdistan Region of Iraq, except companies classified as large taxpayers in the Kurdistan Region of Iraq, after an income tax filing is made, the tax authority audits the filing and may request additional information. It eventually issues a tax assessment in an estimation memorandum. In general, payment of the total amount of tax is due after the tax authority and the taxpayer sign the estimation memorandum indicating their agreement with the tax assessment.

In Iraq, if the tax due is not paid within 21 days after the date of assessment notification, a late payment penalty equal to 5% of the amount of tax due is imposed. This amount is doubled if the tax is not paid within 21 days after the lapse of the first period. The Kurdistan Regional Government's tax authority imposes different penalties and administers them differently.

For companies classified as large taxpayers in the Kurdistan Region of Iraq, the payment is due together with the tax filing package based on the self-assessed tax liability declared in the tax return. The tax authority should accept the tax filing as self-declared by the taxpayer. The penalties associated with late payment are equal to 10% of the tax due. Delay interest of 1% per month is also imposed, with partial months counting as a full month.

Dividends. In general, dividends paid from previously taxed income are not taxable to the recipient.

Interest. Interest paid to nonresidents is subject to a withholding tax rate of 15%.

Foreign tax relief. A foreign tax credit is available to Iraqi companies on income taxes paid abroad. In general, the foreign tax credit is limited to the amount of an Iraqi company's income tax on the foreign income. Excess foreign tax credits may be carried forward for five years.

C. Determination of trading income

General. In general, all income generated in Iraq is taxable in Iraq (see *Corporate income tax* in Section B), except for income exempt under a valid tax law or resolution, the industrial investment law, or the investment promotion law in the Kurdistan Region of Iraq.

Business expenses incurred to generate income are allowable, with limitations on certain items, such as entertainment and donations. However, provisions and reserves are not deductible for tax purposes.

Tax depreciation. The Iraqi Depreciation Committee sets the maximum depreciation rates for various types of fixed assets. These rates are set out in several tables for various industries. In general, the following are the acceptable depreciation methods:

- Straight line
- Declining balance
- Other methods (with the approval of the tax authority)

If the rates used for accounting purposes are greater than the prescribed tax depreciation rates, the excess is disallowed for tax purposes.

Relief for losses. A tax loss from one source of income may offset profits from other sources of income in the same tax year. Unused tax losses may be carried forward and deducted from the taxable income of the taxpayer during the following five consecutive years, subject to the following conditions:

- Losses may not offset more than half of the taxable income of each of the five years.
- Losses may only offset income from the same source from which the losses arose.

To claim losses, a taxpayer must obtain appropriate documentation including financial statements that support the loss and sufficient documentation to support the expenses that created such loss.

Groups of companies. Iraqi law does not contain any provisions for filing consolidated returns or for relieving losses within a group of companies.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Stamp duties; imposed on the total contract value	
Iraq	0.3
Kurdistan Region of Iraq	0.1
(The stamp duty rates provided are the most	
commonly applied rates in Iraq and the	
Kurdistan Region of Iraq. In practice, the	
application of the stamp duty may vary.)	
Property tax; imposed on the annual rent	
From buildings	10.8
From land	2
Social security contributions; imposed on	
salaries and benefits of local and expatriate	
employees; a portion of employee allowances up	
to an amount equal to 30% of the base salary	
is not subject to social security contributions	
Employer (general)	12
Employer (oil and gas sector, except in the	
Kurdistan Region of Iraq)	25
Employee	5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in Iraq is the Iraqi dinar (IQD). Iraq does not impose any foreign-exchange controls. However, according to the Central Bank of Iraq's instructions and regulations, transfers of funds must be in accordance with the Anti-Terrorism Law and the Anti-Money Laundering Law.

Debt-to-equity rules. Iraq does not have any debt-to-equity rules. The only restrictions on debt-to-equity ratios are those stated in the articles and memoranda of association. However, the tax

authority may disallow claims of interest expense if it deems the expense to be excessive or unreasonable.

F. Tax treaties

Iraq has entered into a bilateral double tax treaty with Egypt and a multilateral double tax treaty with the states of the Arab Economic Union Council.

Ireland, Republic of

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Dublin **GMT**

ΕY +353 (1) 475-0555 EY Building Fax: +353 (1) 475-0599

Harcourt Centre Harcourt Street Dublin 2

Republic of Ireland

Principal Tax Contact

Financial Services

* Kevin McLoughlin +353 (1) 221-2478

> Mobile: +353 (86) 380-6603 Email: kevin.mcloughlin@ie.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Kevin McLoughlin +353 (1) 221-2478

Mobile: +353 (86) 380-6603

Email: kevin.mcloughlin@ie.ey.com

Joe Bollard +353 (1) 221-2457

> Mobile: +353 (86) 600-9253 Email: joe.bollard@ie.ey.com

James Burrows +353 (1) 221 1249

Mobile: +353 (87) 381-7888

Email: james.burrows@ie.ey.com Sandra Dawson, +353 (1) 221-2454

> Mobile: +353 (87) 682-2031 Email: sandra.dawson@ie.ey.com

Karen Grimes +353 (1) 221-1231

> Mobile: +353 (87) 093-8535 Email: karen.grimes@ie.ey.com

Brian Kelly +353 (1) 221-2773

Mobile +353 (87) 636-1412 Email: brian.kelly@ie.ey.com

Rory MacIver +353 (1) 221-1609

> Mobile: +353 (87) 287-1353 Email: rory.maciver@ie.ey.com

Billy McMahon +353 (61) 449-919

> Mobile: +353 (86) 044-2365 Email: billy.mcmahon@ie.ey.com

Aidan Meagher +353 (1) 221-1139

Mobile: +353 (87) 198-4217

Email: aidan.meagher@ie.ey.com

Marie Melody +353 (1) 221-2127

Mobile: +353 (87) 198-4184 Email: marie.melody@ie.ey.com

Ray O'Connor, +353 (1) 221-2802

Financial Services Mobile: +353 (86) 237-5657

Email: ray.oconnor@ie.ey.com

Rioghnach O'Kiely +353 (1) 221-2289

Email: rioghnach.okiely@ie.ey.com

+353 (1) 221-2455 Donal O'Sullivan.

Financial Services Mobile: +353 (86) 815-8728 Email: donal.osullivan@ie.ey.com David Smyth +353 (1) 221-2439

Mobile: +353 (86) 606-2862

Email: david.smyth@ie.ey.com

Aidan Walsh +353 (1) 221-2578

Mobile: +353 (86) 809-2205 Financial Services

Email: aidan.walsh@ie.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desks Abroad

Micheal Bruen +1 (212) 773-9841

(resident in New York) Email: micheal.bruen1@ey.com

Siobhan Dillon +1 (212) 773-5626

(resident in New York) Email: siobhan.dillon1@ey.com

Karl Doyle +1 (408) 947-4977 (resident in San Jose) Email: karl.doyle@ey.com Deirdre Fenton +1 (212) 773-0019

(resident in New York) Email: deirdre.fenton1@ey.com

Emer Gallagher +1 (212) 773-9706

(resident in New York) Email: emer.gallagher@ey.com

Caitriona Saunders +1 (212) 773-3773

(resident in New York) Email: caitriona.saunders1@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Capital Markets

Sinead Colreavy, +353 (1) 221-2416

Financial Services Mobile: +353 (87) 996-2565

Email: sinead.colreavy@ie.ey.com

Sandra Dawson, +353 (1) 221-2454

Financial Services Mobile: +353 (87) 682-2031 Email: sandra.dawson@ie.ey.com

John Hannigan, +353 (1) 221-2219

Financial Services Mobile: +353 (87) 212-8793

Email: john.hannigan@ie.ey.com

Michael Moronev. +353 (1) 221-2363

Financial Services Mobile: +353 (87) 400-7080

Email: michael.moroney@ie.ey.com

Amanda Murphy, +353 (1) 221-1160

Financial Services Email: amanda.murphy@ie.ey.com

★ Donal O'Sullivan. +353 (1) 221-2455

Financial Services Mobile: +353 (86) 815-8728

Email: donal.osullivan@ie.ey.com

Petrina Smyth, +353 (1) 221-2488

Financial Services Email: petrina.smyth@ie.ey.com

David Smyth +353 (1) 221-2439

Mobile: +353 (86) 606-2862 Email: david.smyth@ie.ey.com

Aidan Walsh. +353 (1) 221-2578

Financial Services Mobile: +353 (86) 809-2205 Email: aidan.walsh@ie.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Operating Model **Effectiveness**

★ Joe Bollard +353 (1) 221-2457

Mobile: +353 (86) 600-9253 Email: joe.bollard@ie.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

★ Dan McSwiney +353 (1) 221-2094

> Mobile: +353 (87) 963-9103 Email: dan.mcswiney@ie.ey.com

Aoife Murray +353 (1) 479-2186

Mobile: +353 (86) 368-6021 Email: aoife.murray1@ie.ey.com

+353 (1) 265-3016 Michelle O'Donovan

Mobile: +353 (87) 468-9766

Email: michelle.odonovan@ie.ey.com

Sam Stiles +353 (1) 221-2667

Mobile: +353 (87) 195-7660

Email: sam.stiles@ie.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

* Kevin McLoughlin +353 (1) 221-2478

> Mobile: +353 (86) 380-6603 Email: kevin.mcloughlin@ie.ey.com

Peadar Andrews +353 (1) 221-2833

Email: peadar.andrews@ie.ey.com

Ian Collins,

+353 (1) 221-2638

Mobile: +353 (87) 791-2703 Research and Development

Email: ian.collins@ie.ey.com

Alan Curran +353 (1) 221-2407

Mobile: +353 (87) 697-6007 Email: alan.curran@ie.ey.com

Sandra Dawson. +353 (1) 221-2454

Financial Services Mobile: +353 (87) 682-2031

Email: sandra.dawson@ie.ey.com

David Fennell +353 (1) 221-2448

Mobile: +353 (87) 232-7450 Email: david.fennell@ie.ey.com

Robert Henson +353 (1) 479-3494

> Mobile: +353 (86) 839-9803 Email: robert.henson@ie.ey.com

Enda Jordan +353 (1) 221-2449

Mobile: +353 (86) 380-8108

Email: enda.jordan@ie.ey.com +353 (1) 221-2802 Ray O'Connor,

Mobile: +353 (86) 237-5657

Email: ray.oconnor@ie.ey.com

+353 (1) 479-4084

Mobile: +353 (87) 114-1665 Email: cian.odonovan@ie.ey.com

Donal O'Sullivan. +353 (1) 221-2455

Financial Services Mobile: +353 (86) 815-8728

Email: donal.osullivan@ie.ey.com

Aidan Walsh. +353 (1) 221-2578 Financial Services Mobile: +353 (86) 809-2205

Email: aidan.walsh@ie.ey.com

Transaction Tax

Financial Services

Cian O'Donovan

★ David Barry +353 (1) 221-2015

> Mobile: +353 (86) 780-1404 Email: dave.barry@ie.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Eamonn McCallion,

★ Jim Ryan +353 (1) 221-2434

Mobile: +353 (86) 607-5431

Email: jim.ryan@ie.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Deirdre Hogan, +353 (1) 221-2433

Head of Indirect Tax for Ireland Mobile: +353 (87) 700-1046

Email: deirdre.hogan@ie.ey.com

+353 (1) 221-1648 Mobile: +353 (87) 649-9555

Head of Indirect Tax for Financial Services Email: eamonn.mccallion@ie.ey.com

Republic of Ireland

764 IRELAND, REPUBLIC		CAAT
Cork		GMT
EY City Quarter Lapps Quay Cork	+353 (21) 480-5700 Fax: +353 (21) 427-2465	
Republic of Ireland		
Business Tax Advisory Aileen Daly	+353 (21) 493-7614 Mobile: +353 (87) 360-3977 Email: aileen.daly@ie.ey.com	
Emily Carmody	+353 (21) 480-2893 Mobile: +353 (87) 773-7980 Email: emily.carmody@ie.ey.com	
Seamus Downey	+353 (21) 493-7615 Mobile: +353 (87) 114-4007 Email: seamus.downey@ie.ey.com	
John Kennelly	+353 (21) 493-7674 Mobile: +353 (87) 231-2704 Email: john.kennelly@ie.ey.com	
Frank O'Neill	+353 (21) 480-5718 Mobile: +353 (86) 856-8443 Email: frank.oneill@ie.ey.com	
Damian Riordan	+353 (21) 480-5720 Mobile: +353 (86) 049-3049 Email: damian.riordan@ie.ey.com	
Galway		GMT
EY 1st Floor Hibernian House 45 Eyre Square Galway Republic of Ireland	+353 (91) 864-900	
Business Tax Advisory		
Muireann McGarry	+353 (91) 864-921 Email: muireann.mcgarry@ie.ey.com	
Paraic Waters	+353 (91) 864-914 Mobile: +353 (87) 188-0487 Email: paraic.waters@ie.ey.com	
Limerick		GMT
EY Riverview House Harveys Quay Limerick Republic of Ireland	+353 (61) 319-988 Fax: +353 (61) 319-865	
Business Tax Advisory		
Leanne Storan	+353 (61) 449-905 Mobile +353 (86) 385-5891 Email: leanne.storan@ie.ey.com	
Waterford		GMT
EY The Atrium Maritana Gate Canada Street Waterford Republic of Ireland	+353 (51) 872-094 Fax: +353 (51) 872-392	

Business Tax Advisory

Paul Fleming +353 (51) 872-094

Mobile: +353 (86) 044-4788 Email: paul.fleming@ie.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	12.5 (a)
Exit Tax Rate (%)	12.5 (c)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	33 (b)
Exit Tax Rate (%)	12.5 (c)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	12.5 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	25 (d)(e)
Interest	20 (e)(f)(g)
Royalties	20 (e)(g)(h)
Payments from Irish Real Estate Funds	20 (i)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	1
Carryforward	Unlimited

- This rate applies to trading income and to certain dividends received from nonresident companies. A 25% rate applies to certain income and to certain activities. For details concerning the tax rates, see Section B.
- A 40% rate applies to disposals of certain life insurance policies.
- This tax applies to unrealized capital gains when companies migrate or transfer assets offshore such that they leave the scope of Irish tax.
- This withholding tax is imposed on dividends distributed subject to exceptions (see Section B). A 20% rate applied prior to 1 January 2020.
- Applicable to both residents and nonresidents. (e)
- Interest paid by a company in the course of a trade or business to a company resident in another European Union (EU) member state or in a country with which Ireland has entered into a double tax treaty is exempt from withholding tax, subject to conditions. See footnote (p) in Section F for details regarding an extension of this exemption. Bank deposit interest is subject to a 33% deposit interest retention tax (DIRT). DIRT exemptions apply to bank interest paid to nonresidents and, subject to certain conditions, bank interest paid to Irish resident companies and pension funds.

 Ireland implemented the EU Interest and Royalties Directive, effective from
- 1 January 2004.
- Under Irish domestic law, withholding tax on royalties applies only to certain patent royalties and to other payments regarded as "annual payments" under Irish law. The Irish Revenue has confirmed that withholding tax need not be deducted from royalties paid to nonresidents with respect to foreign patents (subject to conditions).
- A 20% withholding tax applies to payments from Irish Real Estate Funds (IREFs) to certain investors. A general exemption is provided for distributions of profits on disposals of property held for five years or longer. For further details, see Section B.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporation tax. A company resident in Ireland is subject to corporation tax on its worldwide profits (income plus capital gains). All Irish-incorporated companies are regarded as Irish resident, subject to an override in a double tax treaty. This rule applies from 1 January 2015 for companies incorporated on or after 1 January 2015. For companies incorporated before 1 January 2015, the new rule applies from the earlier of 1 January 2021 or from a date on or after 1 January 2015 on which both of the following conditions are satisfied:

- A change in ownership of the company occurs.
- Within one year before or five years after the change in ownership, a major change in the nature or conduct of the business of the company occurs.

For companies within this transitional period and for companies that are incorporated in other jurisdictions, the general rule for determining company residence is the common law, which provides that a company resides where its real business is carried on, that is, where the central management and control of the company is exercised.

Subject to neither of the changes referred to above occurring, a company incorporated in Ireland before 1 January 2015 is treated as resident for tax purposes in Ireland unless either of the following apply:

- The company or a related company (50% common ownership of ordinary share capital) carries on a trade in Ireland and either of the following conditions is satisfied:
 - The company is controlled by persons (companies or individuals) resident in a European Union (EU) member country or in a country with which Ireland has entered into a tax treaty (treaty country), provided these persons are not controlled by persons that are not resident in such countries.
 - The principal class of shares in the company or a related company is substantially and regularly traded on one or more recognized stock exchanges in an EU or treaty country.
- The company is regarded under a tax treaty as being resident in a treaty country and not resident in Ireland.

Notwithstanding the transitional rules, Finance (No. 2) Act 2013 provides that an Irish incorporated company is regarded as Irish resident if all of the following circumstances exist:

- The company is centrally managed and controlled in a territory with which a tax treaty is in force.
- It would have been tax resident in that relevant territory under its laws had it been incorporated there.
- The company would not otherwise be regarded by virtue of the law of any territory as resident in that territory.

A company not resident in Ireland is subject to corporation tax if it carries on a trade in Ireland through a branch or agency. The liability applies to trading profits of the branch or agency, other income from property or rights used by the branch or agency, and chargeable gains on the disposal of Irish assets used or held for the purposes of the branch or agency.

A company resident in a country with which Ireland has entered into a tax treaty is subject to tax only on profits generated by a permanent establishment as described in the relevant treaty. This normally requires a fixed place of business or dependent agent in Ireland. Companies that are resident in non-treaty countries and do not trade in Ireland through a branch or agency are subject to income tax on income arising in Ireland and to capital gains tax (CGT) on the disposal of certain specified Irish assets (see *Chargeable capital gains*).

Rates of corporation tax. The standard rate of corporation tax on trading income is 12.5%.

On election, the 12.5% rate also applies to dividends received from the following companies:

 A company resident in an EU member state, a treaty country or a country that has ratified the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Convention on Mutual Assistance in Tax Matters

• A company that is 75%-owned by a publicly quoted company

The election applies only to dividends sourced from trading income unless the dividends are portfolio dividends (less than 5% interest). In this instance, the dividends are deemed to be from a "trading" source. Foreign dividends from portfolio investments that form part of the trading income of a company are exempt from corporation tax.

A 25% rate applies to the following:

- Certain non-trading income, such as Irish rental and investment income
- Foreign income unless the income is part of an Irish trade
- Income from "working minerals" (broadly defined), petroleum activities and dealing or developing land other than construction operations (for the taxation of construction operations, see *Land transactions*)

Startup companies. A three-year exemption from tax on certain trading profits and capital gains (subject to conditions) applies to companies with a total corporation tax liability (as defined) of less than EUR40,000 per year. This exemption applies to new companies that begin trading on or before 31 December 2021. A cap referring to employer social insurance costs applies.

Land transactions. Different tax rates apply to land transactions. Profits or gains derived from dealing in residential or nonresidential development land are subject to the higher rate of corporation tax (25%). Most construction operations are subject to corporation tax at the standard rate of 12.5%.

Shipping companies. Shipping companies that undertake qualifying shipping activities, including carriage of cargo and passengers, marine-related activities, leasing of qualifying ships and related activities, may elect to be subject to a special tonnage tax regime instead of the normal corporation tax regime.

Under the tonnage tax regime, profits are calculated on the basis of a specified profit per day according to the tonnage of the relevant ship. The following are the amounts of the daily profit attributed to each qualifying ship:

- For each 100 tons up to 1,000 tons: EUR1.00
- For each 100 tons between 1,000 and 10,000 tons: EUR0.75
- For each 100 tons between 10,000 and 25,000 tons: EUR0.50
- For each 100 tons above 25,000 tons: EUR0.25

The profits attributed to each qualifying ship for the accounting period will be determined by multiplying the daily profit as determined above by the number of days in the accounting period, or, if the ship was operated by the company as a qualifying ship for only part of the period, by the number of days in that part of the accounting period.

The standard corporation tax rate for trading income (12.5%) applies to the amount of profits determined under the rules described above.

Oil and gas exploration. Petroleum production tax (PPT) applies to oil and gas exploration authorizations granted on or after 18 June 2014. PPT replaces profit resources rent tax (PRRT). This regime applies a tax-deductible PPT to the net profits of each field, using a sliding scale of rates from 10% to 40%, based on the profitability of the field. This is in addition to the existing 25% corporation tax rate. A minimum PPT equal to 5% of field gross revenue less transportation expenditure applies.

PRRT continues to apply to authorizations granted in the period 1 January 2007 through 17 June 2014. The PRRT is imposed in addition to the 25% corporation tax rate, and it operates on a graduated basis that is linked to the profitability of the oil or gas field. The tax rate varies according to the profit ratio (rate of cumulative profits less 25% corporation tax divided by accumulated capital investment). The following are the tax rates.

Profit ratio	Tax rate (%)
Less than 1.5	0
Between 1.5 and 3	5
Between 3 and 4.5	10
Exceeding 4.5	15

Close companies. Investment and rental income of a "close company" is subject to an additional 20% surcharge if it is not distributed within 18 months after the end of the relevant accounting period. A closely held professional services company is subject to a 15% surcharge on 50% of its undistributed trading income. Broadly, a "close company" is a company that is under the control of five or fewer persons or under the control of its directors (as defined).

Life insurance companies. For life insurance business written before 1 January 2001, policyholders are subject to income tax at the standard rate (20%) on the investment income and gains less management expenses attributable to the policyholders. Life insurance companies deduct the income tax within the life insurance fund. Resident individuals do not pay any further tax. Companies are subject to Irish CGT arising on the disposal of a life insurance policy and receive a credit for income tax at the standard rate deemed to have been deducted by the life insurance company. For life insurance business written after 1 January 2001 and all other business of life companies, a tax-free buildup of investment return over the term of the policy (gross roll-up) is allowed. However, for Irish residents, an exit tax is imposed on gains resulting from certain "chargeable events" (as defined) with respect to life policies. Pension business and general annuity business are exempt from the exit tax. The exit tax is withheld at a rate of 41% on the investment return arising on the policy. This return is the difference between proceeds on redemption, maturity or assignment, and the premiums or subscription amounts paid. A 60% exit tax applies to personal portfolio life insurance policies (PPLPs). This rate applies to domestic and foreign PPLPs that were not cashed in before 26 September 2001.

Deemed disposal rules apply to gross roll up life polices held by Irish residents. A deemed chargeable event occurs at the end of every eight-year period (relevant period) beginning with the inception of the life policy. Exit tax is imposed on the gain arising on this deemed chargeable event. These rules do not apply to policies held by nonresidents.

Shareholder profits of domestic life insurance companies are taxed at the standard rate of corporation tax (now 12.5%) regardless of whether they relate to business written before or after 1 January 2001.

Companies investing in Irish policies are generally subject to an exit tax, as described above. However, corporate holders of certain foreign policies are subject to self-assessment tax at a rate of 25% on profits from the investment in the policies. These foreign policies are policies issued by an insurance company or a branch of such a company carrying on business in a member state of the EU (other than Ireland), in a state in the European Economic Area (EEA) or in a country in the OECD with which Ireland has entered into a tax treaty. Payments with respect to such policies accruing to Irish residents that are not companies are subject to income tax at a rate of 41%. The 41% rate depends on the filing of a self-assessment return with the Irish authorities. The deemed disposal measures (see above) also apply to foreign life policies. Payments with respect to foreign policies, other than those mentioned above, are subject to tax at a rate of 40%. If a company investing in a life insurance policy is a close company, additional surcharges may apply.

Investment undertakings (gross roll-up funds and net funds). For investment undertakings (gross roll-up funds), distributions and other payments made are subject to an exit tax at a rate of 41%. This exit tax applies to the cancellation, redemption or assignment of shares and is imposed on the difference between the amount payable to the shareholder and the amount invested by the shareholder. A pro rata calculation applies for partial disposal, redemption, cancellation, repurchase or assignment of shares unless the company has elected to apply a first-in, first-out basis of identification for such disposals. Investments in IFSC funds are now covered by the investment undertakings rules described above. Nonresidents are generally exempt from the exit tax in investment undertakings described above if they provide the relevant declarations (however, see Irish Real Estate Funds). Certain Irish residents are also exempt from the exit tax if the relevant declarations are provided.

A 60% exit tax applies to personal portfolio investment undertakings (PPIUs). A 60% rate also applies to foreign PPIUs that are equivalent to Irish investment undertakings.

Unit holders are deemed to dispose of units acquired by them every eight years from the date of acquisition. To the extent that a gain arises on this deemed disposal, exit tax must normally be deducted and paid by the investment undertaking to the Irish tax authorities. On the disposal of the relevant unit, a credit is available for the tax paid on the deemed disposal. Similarly, a refund is payable to the unit holder if the actual exit tax liability is less than the exit tax paid on the deemed disposals. This refund is generally paid by the investment undertaking which can set off the refund against future exit tax. The deemed disposal rules apply to units acquired on or after 1 January 2001.

Offshore funds that are equivalent to Irish investment undertakings are also subject to tax on a self-assessment basis similar to the rules applicable to foreign life policies (see *Life insurance companies*). Deemed disposal rules also apply to Irish residents after every eight years.

Offshore funds domiciled in another EU member state, EEA state or a member state of the OECD with which Ireland has entered into a double tax agreement, are no longer subject to the offshore fund rules, effective from 2 April 2007. They are subject to either marginal rate of income tax on distributions or CGT at 33%. Certain transitional rules apply. Other offshore funds are still subject to either marginal rate income tax or CGT at 40%, depending on certain circumstances.

Investments in undertakings for collective investment (net funds) that are companies are subject to corporation tax at a rate of 30%.

Ireland has repealed the EU Savings Directive and incorporated the revised EU Council Directive on Administrative Cooperation (DAC 2) into Irish law. Ireland has already implemented the OECD Common Reporting Standard (CRS).

Irish Real Estate Funds. A 20% withholding tax applies to payments from Irish Real Estate Funds (IREFs) to certain investors that are entitled to an exemption from the normal exit charge described above, typically nonresident investors. It applies to many forms of returns to investors of profits from certain real estate business activities, including dealing in or developing Irish land or an Irish property rental business. The withholding tax applies from 1 January 2017, regardless of when the profits arose. Although a general exemption is provided for distributions of profits on disposals of property held for five years, this may not apply to many investor structures.

An IREF is an investment undertaking (or a subfund of such undertaking) in which at least 25% of the value of the assets at the end of the previous accounting period is derived from the following:

- · Land or minerals in Ireland
- · Certain offshore exploration rights
- Shares in a real estate investment trust
- Unquoted shares deriving their value directly or indirectly from the above
- · Certain mortgages
- · Another IREF

In addition, from 1 January 2017, acquirers of units in IREFs must apply a 20% withholding tax (regardless of the seller's status), unless the consideration does not exceed EUR500,000. A statutory advance clearance regime applies for certain indirect and direct investors with respect to this withholding tax.

The 2019 Finance Act introduced new anti-avoidance measures in relation to IREFs, including the imposition of a 20% tax charge on deemed interest income.

Knowledge Development Box. The Knowledge Development Box (KDB) regime complies with the OECD's modified nexus approach. The KDB provides that an effective tax rate of 6.25%

applies to qualifying profits. The relief is granted through a tax deduction and applies for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2016 and before 1 January 2021. For KDB purposes, qualifying assets are innovations protected by qualifying patents (including patents pending) and certain copyrighted software. Expenditure on marketing-related intellectual property such as trademarks and brands does not qualify. KDB claims must be made within 24 months after the end of the accounting period.

Chargeable capital gains. Chargeable capital gains are subject to corporation tax at a rate of 33% (except for development land gains which are subject to CGT at that rate). In computing a gain, relief is given for the effects of inflation by applying an index factor. However, indexation relief applies only for the period of ownership of an asset up to 31 December 2002.

In calculating the liability for CGT on the disposal of development land or unquoted shares deriving their value from such land, certain restrictions apply. The adjustment for inflation is applied only to that portion of the purchase price reflecting the current use value of the land at the date of purchase. The balance of the purchase price, without an adjustment for inflation, is still allowed as a deduction. Gains on development land may be reduced only by losses on development land. However, losses on development land may be set off against gains on disposals of other assets.

A nonresident company is subject to CGT or corporation tax on its chargeable capital gains from the following assets located in Ireland:

- Land and buildings
- · Minerals and mineral rights
- Exploration or exploitation rights in the continental shelf
- Unquoted shares deriving the majority of their value from such
- Assets used in a business carried on in Ireland through a branch or agency

Exit charge. An exit charge, which is compliant with the EU Anti-Avoidance Directive (ATAD), is effective from 10 October 2018. Before the introduction of this measure, Ireland had a limited exit tax regime.

A company is deemed to have disposed of assets (and immediately reacquired them at market value) if any of the following events occur:

- A company resident in a member state (other than Ireland) transfers assets from an Irish permanent establishment to its head office or permanent establishment in another member state or third country.
- A company resident in a member state (other than Ireland) transfers a business carried on by an Irish permanent establishment to another member state or third country.
- A company ceases to be tax resident in Ireland and becomes resident in another member state or third country.

The tax charge does not apply if assets remain in Ireland and continue to be used for the purposes of an Irish trade through a permanent establishment.

The charge does not apply to certain financial transactions if the asset will revert to the permanent establishment or company within 12 months of the transfer, or to certain assets, such as Irish land or buildings that remain within the charge to Irish capital gains tax.

The 12.5% rate of tax applies to the deemed gains accruing. An option is available to elect to defer the payment of the exit tax if the assets are transferred to an EU/EEA country. If this election is made, the tax is payable in six equal installments. The first installment is due nine months after the event triggering the exit charge if the company is subject to corporation tax, or on 31 October in the tax year following the year in which the tax event occurs. The remaining installments are due on each of the next five anniversaries of the initial due date.

Anti-avoidance provisions deny the application of the 12.5% rate if the event forms part of a transaction to dispose of the asset and if the purpose of the transaction is to ensure that the gain accruing on the disposal of the asset is charged at the 12.5% rate. In this circumstance, a standard 33% rate of capital gains tax applies.

Substantial shareholding relief. An exemption from corporation tax applies to the disposal by an Irish company of a shareholding in another company (the investee company) if the following conditions are satisfied:

- At the time of disposal, the investee company is resident for tax purposes in Ireland, in another EU member state or in a country with which Ireland has entered into a tax treaty.
- The Irish company has held (directly or indirectly), for a period of at least 12 months, a minimum holding of 5% of the shares in the investee company.
- The investee company is wholly or principally a trading company or, taken together, the holding company, its 5% group and the investee company are wholly or principally a trading group.

If the above conditions are satisfied, the relief applies automatically (no claim or election mechanism exists).

Administration. The corporation tax liability is determined by self-assessment. As a result, a company must estimate its own liability. Preliminary tax is payable in two installments if the company is not a "small company" (see below). The initial installment is due on the 21st day of the 6th month of the accounting period (assuming the accounting period ends after the 21st day of a month). This installment must equal the lower of 50% of the tax liability for the preceding year or 45% of the tax liability for the current year. The final installment of preliminary tax is due 31 days before the end of the accounting period and must bring the aggregate preliminary tax payments up to 90% of the tax liability for the year. If this date falls on or after the 21st day of a month, the 21st of that month becomes the due date.

"Small companies" alternatively may pay preliminary tax equal to 100% of their tax liability for the preceding year. A company qualifies as a "small company" if its corporation tax liability for the preceding year did not exceed EUR200,000.

A company that pays more than 45% of its corporation tax liability for a period as an initial installment of preliminary tax or more than 90% of its corporation tax liability for a period by the due date for its final installment of preliminary tax can elect jointly with another group company that has not met the 45% or 90% tests to treat the excess as having been paid by that latter company for interest calculation purposes only. Certain conditions apply.

Any balance of corporation tax due is payable by the due date for the filing of the corporation tax return (Form CT1). This is normally nine months after a company's accounting year-end.

When the nine-month period ends on or after the 21st day of a month, the 21st of that month becomes the due date for filing the Form CT1 and the payment of any balance of corporation tax.

A startup company with a corporation tax liability of less than EUR200,000 is relieved from having to make any corporation tax payment until its tax return filing date.

Corporation tax returns and payments must normally be filed electronically via Revenue Online Service. Electronic filers may avail of a two-day extension of return filing and payment deadlines. Accounts are required to be filed in iXBRL format, subject to limited iXBRL exemption criteria. A concessional three-month filing deadline may apply for iXBRL financial statements (not Form CT1).

If a company does not comply with the above filing obligation (including the requirement to submit accounts in iXBRL format), it is subject to one of the following surcharges:

- 5% of the tax, up to a maximum penalty of EUR12,695, if the filing is not more than two months late
- 10% of the tax, up to a maximum penalty of EUR63,485, in all other cases

In addition, the company suffers the reduction of certain tax reliefs, which consist of the set off of certain losses against current year profits and the surrender of losses among a group of companies. The following are the applicable reductions:

- A 25% reduction, up to a maximum of EUR31,740, if the filing is not more than two months late
- A 50% reduction, up to a maximum of EUR158,715, in all other cases

The above surcharges and restrictions also apply if a company fails to comply with its local property tax (see Section D) obligations with respect to residential properties that it owns.

A limited number of cases are selected for later in-depth Revenue examination, and the assessment can be increased if the return is inaccurate.

A company must file a CGT return reporting disposals of development land and related unquoted shares and pay CGT on such disposals. CGT may be due twice a year, depending on the date of realization of the chargeable gains. CGT on such chargeable gains arising in the period of 1 January to 30 November must be paid by 15 December of that same year. CGT on such gains arising in

December of each year is due on or before 31 January of the following year.

Dividends

Dividend withholding tax. Dividend withholding tax (DWT) is imposed on distributions made by Irish companies at a rate of 25%.

The law provides for many exemptions from DWT. Dividends paid to the following recipients are not subject to DWT:

- · Companies resident in Ireland
- Approved pension schemes
- Qualifying employee share ownership trusts
- · Collective-investment undertakings
- Charities
- Certain sports bodies promoting athletic or amateur games
- Trustees of Approved Minimum Retirement Funds (funds held by qualifying fund managers on behalf of the individuals entitled to the assets)

Additional exemptions are provided for nonresidents. Distributions are exempt from DWT if they are made to the following:

- Nonresident companies, which are under the direct or indirect control of persons (companies or individuals) who are resident in an EU member country or in a country with which Ireland has entered into a tax treaty (treaty country), provided that these persons are not under the control of persons not resident in such countries
- Nonresident companies, or 75% parent companies of nonresident companies, the principal class of shares of which is substantially and regularly traded on a recognized stock exchange in an EU member country or a treaty country
- Companies not controlled by Irish residents that are resident in an EU member country or a treaty country
- Non-corporate persons who are resident in an EU member country or a treaty country and are neither resident nor ordinarily resident in Ireland
- Certain qualifying intermediaries and authorized withholding agents

The above "treaty country" references are extended to any country with which Ireland has signed a double tax treaty (see footnote [p] in Section F).

Detailed certification procedures apply to some of the exemptions from DWT described above.

DWT does not apply to dividends covered by the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive. Anti-avoidance provisions prevent the use of EU holding companies to avoid DWT. If a majority of an EU parent company's voting rights are controlled directly or indirectly by persons not resident in an EU or tax treaty country, DWT applies unless it can be established that the parent company exists for bona fide commercial reasons and does not form part of a tax avoidance scheme. DWT may also be recovered under a double tax treaty. The benefit of the directive is denied if "arrangements" exist that "are not put in place for valid commercial reasons which reflect economic reality."

Distributions paid out of certain types of exempt income, such as exempt woodland income, are not subject to DWT.

Companies must file a return within 14 days after the end of the calendar month of the distribution. The return is required regardless of whether DWT applies to the distributions. Any DWT due must be paid over to the Collector General when the return is filed.

Other. A company resident in Ireland can exclude from its taxable income distributions received from Irish resident companies (franked investment income).

Irish resident shareholders, other than companies, are subject to income tax on distributions received. DWT may be claimed as a credit against the recipient's income tax liability. Recipients not subject to income tax may obtain a refund of DWT.

Foreign tax relief. Under tax treaty provisions, direct foreign tax on income and gains of an Irish resident company may be credited against the Irish tax levied on the same profits. However, foreign tax relief cannot exceed the Irish corporation tax attributable to the same profits.

For purposes of calculating the credit under tax treaties, income derived from each source is generally treated as a separate stream. Consequently, foreign tax may generally be credited only against the Irish corporation tax on the income that suffered the foreign tax. However, a unilateral credit for otherwise unrelieved foreign tax on interest income may be offset against the corporation tax payable on the "relevant interest." "Relevant interest" is defined as interest income from group companies, which are greater than 25% related and are resident in treaty countries. The unilateral credit relief effectively introduces a pooling mechanism for the calculation of the relief available.

If no treaty exists, a deduction for foreign tax paid may be allowed against such income and gains. A unilateral credit relief is available for foreign tax deducted from royalties received by trading companies. For royalties received after 1 January 2012, a limited corporate tax deduction is available for foreign tax suffered that would not otherwise qualify for double tax relief or unilateral credit relief.

An Irish tax credit is available for taxes equivalent to corporation tax and CGT paid by a branch if Ireland has not entered into a tax treaty with the country where the branch is located or if Ireland's tax treaty with such country does not provide for relief (that is, unilateral relief for branch profits tax).

An Irish company that has branches in more than one country can pool its excess foreign tax credits between the different branches. This is beneficial if one branch suffers the foreign equivalent of corporation tax at a tax rate higher than 12.5% and another branch pays tax at a rate lower than 12.5%. Unused credits can be carried forward to offset corporation tax in future accounting periods.

Unilateral credit relief for foreign tax paid by a company on interest income that is included in the trading income of a company for Irish corporation tax purposes may also be available. The relief is available only if the company cannot claim relief under a double tax treaty for the foreign tax and if the tax has not been repaid to the company. The unilateral relief is equal to the lesser of the Irish corporation tax attributable to the relevant interest or the foreign tax attributable to the relevant interest.

Unilateral credit relief may be available for Irish resident companies, or Irish branches of companies resident in EEA countries (excluding Liechtenstein), that receive dividends from foreign subsidiaries. Companies are permitted to "mix" the credits for foreign tax on different dividends from 5% subsidiaries for purposes of calculating the overall tax credit in Ireland. Any unused excess can be carried forward indefinitely and offset in subsequent periods. The subsidiaries can be located in any country. However, credits arising on dividends taxed at 12.5% are ringfenced to prevent these tax credits from reducing the tax on the dividends taxed at the 25% rate.

An additional foreign tax credit (AFC) is available with respect to certain dividends received from companies resident in EEA countries (excluding Liechtenstein) if the existing credit for actual foreign tax suffered on the relevant dividend is less than the amount that would be computed by reference to the nominal rate of tax in the country from which the dividend is paid. The total foreign tax credit, including the AFC, cannot exceed the Irish corporation tax attributable to the income. Certain dividends are excluded.

Ireland has implemented the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive (as amended). These provisions, which overlap to a significant extent with the unilateral credit relief measures described above, extend to Switzerland.

A company that incurs a tax liability on a capital gain in one of six specified countries may claim a credit for foreign tax against Irish CGT on the same gain. This unilateral credit is targeted at those countries with which Ireland has entered into double tax agreements before the introduction of CGT.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The calculation of trading income is based on the company's accounts prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting practice (GAAP), subject to adjustments required or authorized by law. For tax purposes, accounts can be prepared under Irish GAAP (applies to accounting periods commencing before 1 January 2015), International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) or Financial Reporting Standards (FRS) 101 or 102 (FRS applies for any accounting periods commencing on or after 1 January 2015). Detailed rules address any transition from Irish GAAP to IFRS and FRS 101 or 102 and, from 1 January 2018, changes in accounting policies more generally.

If derived from Irish sources, income derived from commercial woodlands is exempt from tax.

Expenses must be incurred wholly and exclusively for the purposes of the trade and be of a revenue (as distinct from capital) nature. However, entertainment expenses are totally disallowed, unless they are incurred for employees only. The deductibility of motor leasing expenses is restricted by reference to the carbon dioxide emissions of the motor cars.

Revenue expenditure incurred in the three years before the beginning of trading is generally deductible.

A tax deduction was available for expenditure incurred on acquiring know-how, which includes industrial information and techniques likely to assist in the manufacture or processing of goods or materials, for the purpose of a trade. The deduction was available for expenditure incurred before 7 May 2011. See *Tax depreciation (capital allowances)* for relief available on expenditure on intangible assets incurred on or after this date.

Depreciation of assets is not deductible. Instead, the tax code provides for a system of capital allowances (see *Tax depreciation [capital allowances]*).

Share-based payments. Consideration consisting directly or indirectly of shares in the company or a connected company that is given for goods or services or that is given to an employee or director of a company is generally not deductible except for the following:

- Expenditure incurred by the company on acquiring the shares (or rights to receive the shares)
- Payments made to a connected company for the issuance or the transfer of shares (or rights to receive the shares)

In effect, a tax deduction is denied for IFRS 2 or Financial Reporting Standard (FRS) 20 accounting costs unless these costs reflect actual payments. In addition, the timing of the tax deduction for such payments is dependent on the employees' income tax positions.

Interest payments. Interest on loans used for trading purposes is normally deductible on an accrual basis in accordance with its accounting treatment unless specifically prohibited.

Certain types of interest paid in an accounting period may be classified as a distribution and, consequently, are not treated as an allowable deduction. However, interest may not be reclassified if it is paid by an Irish resident company to an EU resident company or to a resident of a treaty country (on election). Such interest is allowed as a trading deduction and is not treated as a distribution, subject to certain conditions and exceptions. To facilitate cash pooling and group treasury operations, in the context of a lending trade, a tax deduction may be allowed for interest payments to a connected company in a non-treaty jurisdiction, to the extent that the recipient jurisdiction levies tax on such interest.

A tax deduction for interest accrued on a liability between connected persons (including companies and individuals) may be deferred until such time as the interest is actually paid if all of the following circumstances exist:

- The interest is payable directly or indirectly to a connected person.
- Apart from the new measure, the interest would be allowable in computing the trading income of a trade carried on by the payer.
- The interest is not trading income in the hands of the recipient, as determined under Irish principles.

Detailed rules provide for the apportionment of interest between allowable and non-allowable elements.

The above restriction does not apply to interest payable by an Irish company to a connected nonresident corporate lender if the lender is not under the control, directly or indirectly, of Irish residents.

Banks may deduct interest payments made to nonresident group companies in calculating trading income (that is, the payments are not reclassified as distributions).

Charges on income, such as certain interest expenses and patent royalties, are not deductible in the computation of taxable trading income, but may be deducted when paid as a charge. A tax deduction may be claimed for interest as a charge (as a deduction from total profits, which consists of income and capital gains) if the funds borrowed are used for the following non-trading purposes:

- Acquisition of shares in a rental or trading company, or a company whose business principally consists of holding shares in trading or rental companies
- Lending to the companies mentioned in the first bullet, provided the funds are used wholly and exclusively for the purpose of the trade or business of the borrower or of a connected company

Deductions of interest as a charge have always been subject to certain conditions and anti-avoidance measures. These conditions and measures have added complexities to the implementation and maintenance of structures designed to qualify for this interest relief. In particular, interest relief is restricted if the borrower receives or is deemed to have received, a "recovery of capital" (as defined).

Interest on loans made on or after 2 February 2006 is not allowed as a tax deduction if the loan to the Irish company is from a connected party and if the loan is used, directly or indirectly, to acquire shares from a connected company. Further measures restrict the deductibility of interest as a trading expense and interest as a charge to the extent that an acquisition of assets from a connected company is funded by monies borrowed from another connected company.

Certain additional anti-avoidance rules may apply in connected party situations.

Foreign-exchange gains and losses. Realized and unrealized foreign-exchange gains and losses relating to monies held or payable by a company for the purpose of its business, or to hedging contracts with respect to such items, are included in the taxable income of a company to the extent the gains and losses have been properly recorded in the company's accounts. If a company acquires a shareholding in a 25% subsidiary in a foreign currency and that acquisition is funded by a liability (borrowings, share capital or a capital contribution) in the same foreign currency, the company can elect to match the foreign currency gain or loss on the asset (the shares in the 25% subsidiary) with the foreign currency gain or loss on the liability. As a result, the company is taxable only on the real economic gain or loss on the asset and not on currency movements against which it is economically hedged. A company must make the matching election within three weeks of the making of the investment.

An additional foreign-exchange matching measure permits trading companies to elect to match exchange-rate movements on trading assets denominated in foreign currency against movements on redeemable share capital denominated in foreign currency. The election for this treatment must be made within three weeks of acquiring the relevant trading asset.

Inventories. Stock is normally valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Cost must be determined on a first-in, first-out (FIFO) basis or some approximation of FIFO; the last-in, first-out (LIFO) basis is not acceptable.

Provisions. General provisions and reserves are not allowable deductions. Some specific provisions and reserves, including reserves for specific bad debts, may be allowed. In general, provisions created in accordance with IFRS or Irish GAAP are acceptable for tax purposes subject to normal tax rules.

Tax depreciation (capital allowances)

Plant and machinery. Capital expenditure on plant and machinery and motor vehicles in use at the end of an accounting period is written off at an annual straight-line rate of 12.5%.

The maximum qualifying expenditure for capital allowances on motor vehicles is EUR24,000. Capital allowances and leasing expense deductions for new motor cars are granted by reference to carbon dioxide emissions. As a result, some vehicles do not qualify for capital allowances or leasing expense tax deductions.

An immediate 100% write-off is allowed for capital expenditure on oil and gas exploration, development and abandonment, incurred under a license issued by the Minister for Energy. An immediate 100% write-off is also allowed for certain energy-efficient equipment.

Expenditure incurred on equipment and buildings used for the purposes of providing childcare services or a fitness center to employees qualifies for accelerated capital allowances, effective from 1 January 2019.

On the disposal of plant and machinery, a balancing charge or allowance applies, depending on the amount received on disposal compared with the written-down value of the asset. Balancing charges are not imposed with respect to plant and machinery if the proceeds from the disposal are less than EUR2,000.

Computer software. If a company carrying on a trade incurs capital expenditure on the acquisition of software or a right to use software in that trade, the right and related software is regarded as plant or machinery and qualifies for capital allowances over eight years. Some computer software may qualify for tax depreciation under the intangible assets regime (see *Intangible assets*).

Patent rights. A company incurring capital expenditure on the purchase of patent rights for use in a trade may be entitled to writing-down allowances. Relief is given over 17 years or the life of the patent rights, whichever is the shorter. Ongoing patent royalties are typically deductible when paid (see information regarding charges in *Interest payments*). The allowances are available for expenditure incurred before 7 May 2011. See Intangible assets for relief available on expenditure incurred on or after this date.

Immovable property. The basic annual rate is 4% for industrial buildings. Capital expenditure incurred on hotels on or after 4 December 2002 is written off over 25 years (previously 7 years). Transitional measures applied to certain approved projects if the expenditure was incurred on or before 31 December 2006, and reduced rates applied in certain circumstances if the expenditure was incurred in the period 1 January 2007 through 31 July 2008.

Urban renewal schemes. Property-based tax incentives in urban renewal areas may be available for expenditure incurred before 31 July 2008. The reliefs include accelerated capital allowances for commercial and industrial buildings.

Telecommunication infrastructure. Capital allowances are available for capital expenditure incurred on the purchase of rights to use advanced telecommunication infrastructure. These intangible rights typically extend from 10 to 25 years. They are usually purchased with an up-front lump-sum payment. The expenditure incurred by a company on such rights may be written off over the life of the agreement relating to the use of the rights, with a minimum period of seven years.

Other. Capital allowances are also available on expenditure incurred for scientific research, dredging, mining development, ships, agricultural buildings, airport buildings, runways, and petroleum exploration, development and production.

Intangible assets. Capital allowances are available on a broad range of specified intangible assets acquired on or after 8 May 2009. Capital allowances are available for expenditure incurred on many types of intangible assets including, but not limited to, customer lists, brands, trademarks, patents, copyrights, designs, know-how, some computer software, pharmaceutical authorizations and related rights, licenses and attributable goodwill.

Relief is generally granted in line with book depreciation and is claimed on the annual tax return.

However, the company can elect for a 15-year write-off period, which is useful if intangible assets are not depreciated for book purposes. This election is made on an asset-by-asset basis.

For capital expenditure incurred by a company on or after 11 October 2017, the aggregate relief (inclusive of any related finance interest) is capped annually at 80% of the trading income of the relevant trade (previously 100%) in which the intangible assets are used. Excess allowances can be carried forward indefinitely against income of the same trade.

Allowances granted are clawed back if the asset is sold within a five-year period.

Patent rights and know-how. For acquisitions before 6 May 2011, allowances for acquired patent rights were granted over the shorter of 17 years or the duration of acquired rights. Certain know-how was deductible in full in the year of acquisition. After that date, relief must be claimed under the new intangible asset regime (see *Intangible assets*).

Research and development expenditures. A corporation tax credit of 25% is available for qualifying research and development (R&D) expenditure incurred by companies for R&D activities

carried on in EEA countries. The 2019 Finance Act provides for enhancements to the regime for micro and small companies, including an increase in the R&D credit rate from 25% to 30% (subject to State Aid approval). The R&D credit is granted in addition to any existing deduction or capital allowances for R&D expenditure. As a result of this credit, companies may enjoy an effective benefit of up to 37.5% of R&D expenditure (micro and small companies may enjoy an increased effective benefit once the 2019 Finance Act enhancements are commenced).

R&D credits that cannot be used in an accounting period can be carried forward indefinitely to future accounting periods. Excess R&D credits can be carried back against corporation tax paid in the immediately preceding accounting period. Any remaining excess credits may be refunded over a three-year period. This enhancement of the R&D credit regime represents a significant cash-flow opportunity for loss-making companies. However, a 12-month time limit for R&D claims applies. All R&D claims must be made within 12 months after the end of the accounting period in which the R&D expenditure giving rise to the claim is incurred.

A reward scheme allows companies to use all or part of the R&D credit to reward key employees.

Film credit. Film relief is only available to producer companies in the film and film production industry. The relief provides for a film corporation tax credit of 32% against the corporation tax liability of the producer company. Any excess is available for payment to the producer company. Detailed certification rules and conditions apply. The 2018 Finance Act provides for the extension of the relief to 31 December 2024. In addition, a time limited, tapered regional uplift of 5% for productions in designated areas was introduced. This uplift will taper out over a period of four years. The following will be the percentages of the credit over this period:

- Claims made on or before 31 December 2020: credit is 37%
- Claims made after 31 December 2020 but on or before 31 December 2021; credit is 35%
- Claims made after 31 December 2021 but on or before 31 December 2022; credit is 34%
- Claims made after 31 December 2022: credit is 32%

Relief for losses. Trading losses and charges incurred by a company in an accounting period in a trading activity that is not subject to the 25% corporation tax rate (effectively most trades) can be offset only against profits of that accounting period or the preceding accounting period to the extent that the profits consist of trading income subject to the 12.5% rate. Any unused trading losses may be carried forward to offset future trading income derived from the same trade.

Relief may be available through a reduction of corporation tax on a value basis. For example, in 2019, when the standard corporation tax rate on trading income is 12.5%, 12.5% of the trading loss may be offset against the corporation tax liability of a company with respect to profits from all sources. The full amount of the trading loss that is so utilized is regarded as being used up for purposes of calculating losses that may be carried forward. In

effect, a company needs trading losses equal to twice the amount of its passive income to eliminate its tax liability on such income.

Terminal loss relief may be available if a company incurs a loss in its last 12 months of trading. This relief allows such losses to be carried back against income of the same trade in the preceding three years.

Groups of companies. Certain tax reliefs are available to a group of companies that meet the following requirements:

- The group companies have a minimum share relationship of 75%.
- The parent company is entitled to 75% of distributable profits.
- The parent company is entitled to 75% of assets available for distribution on a winding up.

Such companies may transfer surplus losses and excess charges on income. Surplus losses of companies owned by a consortium may also be transferred.

Group and consortium relief are available if all of the companies in the group or consortium are resident in an EEA member country (except Liechtenstein). Loss relief was historically restricted to losses incurred in a business carried on by a company subject to Irish corporation tax. However, group relief is now available for certain "trapped" trading losses incurred by non-Irish 75% subsidiaries resident in an EEA country (except Liechtenstein). Losses that can be used elsewhere are ineligible for surrender.

Losses can be transferred between two Irish resident companies if both companies are part of a 75% group involving companies that are tax resident in an EU or tax treaty country, or quoted on a recognized stock exchange. In determining whether a company is a 75% subsidiary of another company for the purpose of group relief (losses), the parent is no longer regarded as owning any shares that it owns directly or indirectly in a company that is not resident for tax purposes in a relevant territory. This effectively means that losses may not be surrendered if a company resident in a state that has not entered into a double tax treaty with Ireland is between a claimant and a surrendering company in the group structure.

The National Asset Management Agency Act 2009 provides for a limited form of loss surrender between certain financial institutions in the same group with respect to excess losses carried forward from earlier periods for which the surrendering financial institution cannot obtain relief.

In a 75% group, assets may be transferred without generating a chargeable gain. An asset retains its tax value while it is held within the group. The tax value is generally based on original cost; for assets acquired before 6 April 1974, the tax value is computed with reference to the market value on that date. If an asset is transferred to a company that leaves the group within 10 years after the transaction, that company is deemed to have disposed of and immediately reacquired the asset at its market value at the time of its acquisition, effectively crystallizing the deferred gain.

A nonresident company that is resident in an EEA country (except Liechtenstein) and a company resident in a jurisdiction with which Ireland has a double tax treaty may be taken into account in determining whether a group exists for chargeable gains purposes. An Irish branch of a company resident in an EEA country (except Liechtenstein) and an Irish branch of a company resident in a jurisdiction with which Ireland has a double tax treaty, that is a member of a group may transfer assets to another member of a group on a tax-neutral basis. Any gain arising on the transfer is not taxable until the asset is sold outside the group. To qualify for such relief, the following conditions must be satisfied:

- Each of the companies in the group must be resident in Ireland or in an EEA country (except Liechtenstein) or in a jurisdiction with which Ireland has a double tax treaty.
- Any transferor/transferee companies not resident in Ireland must be carrying on a trade in Ireland through a branch.
- The transferred asset must be a chargeable asset for corporation tax purposes in Ireland.

Dividends paid between Irish resident companies are not subject to DWT (see Section B) if the appropriate declarations are made. However, a 51% subsidiary resident in Ireland may pay dividends free of DWT without the parent company making a formal declaration to the subsidiary that it is an Irish resident company. Withholding tax is not imposed on interest and royalty payments between members of a 51% group.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, on any supply of goods or services, other than an exempt supply made in or deemed to be made in Ireland, and on imports from other than EU member states	
at the point of entry	22
Standard rate Other rates	23 0/4.8/5.4/9/13.5
Stamp duty, on certain documents (maximum	0/4.0/3.4/3/13.3
rate)	7.5
Local property tax (residential property); assessed on the midpoint value of valuation bands	
Market value less than EUR1 million	0.18
Market value greater than EUR1 million	
First EUR1 million	0.18
Balance	0.25
Pay-related social insurance (PRSI) (for the period ending 31 December 2020), on employees' salaries; paid by	
Employers	
For employees earning a weekly salary of more than EUR386; on each employee's	11.05
salary without limit For employees earning a weekly salary of	11.05
EUR386 or less Employees	8.8
PRSI; on annual salary Universal Social Charge (USC)	4
Annual salary of up to EUR12,012 (exempt if income is less than EUR13,000)	0.5

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Annual salary of EUR12,013 to EUR20,484	2
Annual salary of EUR20,485 to EUR70,044	4.5
Annual salary in excess of EUR70,044	8
(A 2% rate applies to individuals over 70 years	
old or who hold a full medical card and whose	
aggregate income for the year is less that EUR60,00	0.)

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Foreign-exchange controls are not imposed, except in very limited circumstances at the discretion of the Minister for Finance. For example, the minister may impose foreign-exchange controls to comply with EU law or a United Nations resolution.

Debt-to-equity ratios. No thin-capitalization rules exist, but interest payments to 75%-nonresident affiliated companies may be treated as distributions of profit and consequently are not deductible (for details regarding this rule, see Section C).

Controlled foreign companies. The 2018 Finance Act transposes Option B of the EU ATAD controlled foreign company (CFC) rules into Irish law. The rules provide for a CFC income inclusion at the Irish parent level for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2019.

The charge applies to undistributed income of greater than 50%-owned foreign entities based on share capital, voting rights or distributions on wind-up if both of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The relevant Irish activities, being significant people functions or key entrepreneurial risk-taking functions, are performed in Ireland on behalf of the CFC group.
- Such functions are relevant to the legal or beneficial ownership
 of assets held by the foreign entity or the assumption and management of the risks included in the relevant assets and risks of
 the foreign entity.

The charging provision excludes situations in which the undistributed income attributable to the relevant Irish activities is the result of arrangements that would have been entered into by persons dealing at arm's length or in which the essential purpose of the arrangements is not to secure a tax advantage. Other exemptions apply, in line with ATAD, with respect to effective tax rates, low-profit margins and low accounting profits.

The provision includes a charge to Irish corporation tax at a rate of 12.5% on the basis that the attributable undistributed income would be treated as trading income had it accrued directly to the chargeable company and a charge to Irish corporation tax at a rate of 25% for attributable undistributed passive income. Any foreign tax paid or borne, corresponding to Irish corporation tax, with respect to the chargeable income of the CFC is allowed as a credit against Irish tax arising on a CFC income inclusion. No other form of relief is allowed to mitigate the CFC charge.

A 12-month exemption with respect to newly acquired CFCs applies if certain conditions are satisfied. Relief is also provided with respect to disposals of CFCs for which chargeable gains

arise that allow for a deduction of a CFC tax charge in computing the arising gains.

Anti-avoidance rule. A general anti-avoidance rule (GAAR) empowers the Revenue Commissioners to reclassify a "tax avoidance" transaction in order to remove a tax advantage resulting from such transaction. An additional surcharge equal to 30% (20% for transactions begun on or before 23 October 2014) of the underpayment can be imposed if the Revenue Commissioners deny a tax advantage and if the taxpayer had not made a "protective notification" of the "tax avoidance" transaction to the Revenue within 90 days after the beginning of the transaction.

Transfer pricing. Transfer-pricing legislation in Ireland is effective from 1 January 2011. The rules apply to any arrangement between associated enterprises if such arrangement would be considered "trading." Non-trading transactions are in scope for transfer pricing with respect to accounting periods commencing on or after 1 January 2020, subject to some domestic carve-outs. Capital transactions are in scope for transfer pricing if the capital expenditure is incurred on or after 1 January 2020.

For the purposes of determining an arm's-length price, the OECD Transfer Pricing Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises and Tax Administrations are adopted. Sufficient records must be maintained to support an arm's-length price, and companies are required to prepare Master File and Local File documentation if the group consolidated turnover is in excess of EUR250 million and EUR50 million, respectively. There is a requirement for transfer-pricing documentation to be prepared by a company's corporation tax filing deadline, and a fixed rate penalty of EUR25,000 applies if such documentation is not provided to the Irish Revenue on request. It is expected that small and mediumsized enterprises will come within the scope of Irish transfer pricing in the near future, with a documentation exemption for small enterprises and reduced documentation for medium enterprises. Small and medium-sized enterprises are companies with fewer than 250 employees and turnover of less than EUR50 million or assets of less than EUR43 million.

Country-by-Country Reporting. The 2015 Finance Act introduced Country-by-Country Reporting compliant with the OECD's recommendations. For accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2016, Irish-headquartered companies must file a Country-by-Country Report with the Irish Revenue within 12 months after the end of their accounting period. In addition, Country-by-Country notifications must be made no later than the last day of the fiscal year to which the report relates. Groups with annual consolidated group revenue in the immediately preceding accounting period of less than EUR750 million are exempt from this reporting requirement.

Mandatory disclosure rules. The 2019 Finance Act transposes into Irish domestic law amendments to the EU Directive on Administrative Co-operation applying the mandatory disclosure provisions to certain cross-border transactions that contain some of the characteristics of aggressive tax planning (DAC 6). From 1 July 2020, taxpayers and intermediaries are required to report cross-border reportable arrangements within 30 days. However, under transitional provisions, the rules also apply to

reportable cross-border transactions for which the first step was implemented between 25 June 2018 and 30 June 2020. Penalties apply in cases of noncompliance.

Anti-hybrid rules. The 2019 Finance Act contains provisions to give effect to the anti-hybrid rules in the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive. These rules take effect for payments made or arising on or after 1 January 2020.

Brexit. The Withdrawal of UK from EU (Consequential Provisions) Act 2019 provides that certain statutory provisions applying to the EU will include the United Kingdom, subject to Ministerial Commencement Orders.

Construction operations. Special withholding tax rules apply to payments made by principal contractors to subcontractors with respect to relevant contracts in the construction, forestry and meat-processing industries. Under these rules, principal contractors must withhold tax from certain payments. Under this electronic system (within which all relevant contracts must be registered), withholding rates of 0%, 20% and 35% apply. If subcontractors are not registered with the Revenue or if serious compliance issues that need to be addressed exist, the rate is 35%. All other subcontractors should qualify for the 20% rate.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law.

	Dividends (a)	(y) Interest (b)	Royalties (c)
Albania	0	7 (e)	0/7
Armenia	0	0/5/10 (g)	0/5
Australia	0	0/10	0/10
Austria	0	0	0
Bahrain	0	0 (b)	0
Belarus	0	0/5 (e)	0/5
Belgium	0	0/15 (m)	0
Bosnia and			
Herzegovina	0	0	0
Botswana	0	0/7.5 (e)	0/5/7.5 (f)
Bulgaria	0	0/5 (e)(m)	$0/10 \ (m)$
Canada	0	0/10 (1)	0/10 (d)
Chile	0	0/4/5/10/15	0/2/10 (r)
China Mainlar	nd 0	0/10 (e)	0/6/10 (j)
Croatia	0	0	0
Cyprus	0	0	0
Czech			
Republic	0	0	$0/10 \ (m)$
Denmark	0	0	0
Egypt	0	0/10	0/10
Estonia	0	0/10 (e)(m)	0/5/10 (f)(m)
Ethiopia	0	0/5 (e)	0/5
Finland	0	0	0
France	0	0	0
Georgia	0	0	0
Germany	0	0	0
Greece	0	0/5 (m)	$0/5 \ (m)$

		IRELAND, K	EPUBLIC C)F /8/
Di	vidends (a)(y)	Interest (b)	Royaltie %	s (c)
Hong Kong	70	70	70	
SAR	0	0/10 (e)	0/3	
Hungary	ő	0	0/3	
Iceland	0	0	0/10	
India	ő	0/10 (e)	0/10	
Israel	ő	0/10 (c)	0/10	
Italy	ő	0/10 (m)	0	
Japan	ő	0/10 (111)	0/10	
Kazakhstan	ő	0/10	0/10	
Korea	v	0,10	0/10	
(South)	0	0	0	
Kuwait	Ö	Ö	0/5	
Latvia	0	0/10 (m)		(f)(m)
Lithuania	0	0/10 (m)	0/5/10	(f)(m)
Luxembourg	Ö	0	0	(1)(111)
Malaysia	0	0/10	0/8	
Malta	0	0 (m)		(m)
Mexico	0	0/5/10 (g)	0/10	()
Moldova	0	0/5 (e)	0/5	
Montenegro	0	0/10 (e)	0/5/10	(a)
Morocco	0	0/10 (e)	0/10	(1)
Netherlands	0	0	0	
New Zealand	0	0/10	0/10	
North Macedonia		0	0	
Norway	0	0	0	
Pakistan	0	0/10 (e)	0/10	
Panama	Ö	0/5 (e)	0/5	
Poland	0	0/10 (m)	0/10	(m)
Portugal	0	0/15 (m)	0/10	
Qatar	Ö	0	0/5	(111)
Romania	0	0/3 (i)(m)		(h)(m)
Russian		0,0 (-)()		()()
Federation	0	0	0	
Saudi Arabia	0	0	0/5/8	(f)
Serbia	0	0/10 (e)	0/5/10	
Singapore	0	0/5 (e)	0/5	(D
Slovak Republic	0	0 `	0/10	(h)(m)
Slovenia	0	0/5 (e)(m)		(m)
South Africa	0	0	0	()
Spain	0	0	0/5/8/10	(m)
Sweden	0	0	0	()
Switzerland	0	0	0	
Thailand	0	0/10/15 (s)	0/5/10/15	(t)
Turkey	0	0/10/15 (n)	0/10	
Ukraine	0	0/5/10 (u)	0/5/10	(v)
United Arab		, ,		
Emirates	0	0	0	
United				
Kingdom	0	0	0	
United				
States	0	0	0	
Uzbekistan	0	0/5	0/5	
Vietnam	0	0/10	0/5/10/15	(k)
Zambia	0	0/10 (w)	0/8/10	
Non-treaty		` /		. /
jurisdictions	0/20 (o)(p)	20 (b)(p)	0/20	(c)
-	() (1)	() (1)		. ,

- (a) Withholding tax at a rate of 25% applies to dividends distributed on or after 1 January 2020 (the rate was previously 20%). The table assumes that the recipient of the dividends is not a company controlled by Irish residents (that is, the domestic measure providing that DWT is not imposed on payments to residents of treaty countries applies). If domestic law allows the imposition of DWT, a refund of the DWT may be obtained under the terms of an applicable tax treaty.
- (b) Interest is generally exempt from withholding tax if it is paid by a company or investment undertaking in the ordinary course of its business to a company resident in an EU member country or a country with which Ireland has entered into a tax treaty. However, this exemption may be unavailable if the recipient is resident in a country that does not generally impose a tax on interest received from foreign sources.
- (c) Under Irish domestic law, withholding tax on royalties applies only to patent royalties and to other payments regarded as "annual payments" under Irish law. The Irish Revenue has confirmed that withholding tax need not be deducted from royalties paid to nonresidents with respect to foreign patents (subject to conditions). Effective from 4 February 2010, withholding tax does not apply to patent royalties paid by a company in the course of a trade or business to a company resident in a treaty country that imposes a generally applicable tax on royalties received from foreign sources (subject to conditions).
- (d) The normal withholding tax rate for royalties is 10%. However, the following royalties are exempt unless the recipient has a permanent establishment in Ireland and the income is derived there:
 - Copyright royalties and similar payments with respect to the production or reproduction of literary, dramatic, musical or artistic works (but not including royalties paid for motion picture films or for works on film or videotape or other means of reproduction for use in connection with television broadcasting)
 - Royalties for the use of, or the right to use, computer software or patents or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience (but not including any such royalties in connection with rental or franchise agreements)
- (e) The 0% rate also applies in certain circumstances, such as if the interest is paid by, or received from, a central bank or local authority.
- (f) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The higher rate applies to other royalties.
- (g) The 0% rate also applies in certain circumstances, such as if the interest is paid by or received from a central bank or local authority. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is a bank. The 10% rate applies to other interest.
- (h) A 0% rate also applies to royalties for the use of copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including motion pictures, film recordings on tape, other media used for radio or television broadcasting or other means of reproduction or transmission.
- The 0% rate also applies to interest paid to banks or financial institutions, interest paid on loans with a term of more than two years and interest paid in certain other circumstances.
- (j) The withholding tax rate for royalties is 10%, but only 60% of royalties for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment is taxable.
- (k) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of patents, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes or for information concerning industrial or scientific experience. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of trademarks or information concerning commercial experience. The 15% rate applies to other royalties.
- The normal withholding tax rate for interest is 10%, but a 0% rate applies in certain circumstances.
- (m) Ireland has implemented Council Directive 2003/49/EC of 3 June 2003 on a common system of taxation applicable to interest and royalty payments made between 25%-associated companies of different EU member states. The 2005 Finance Act extended these benefits to Switzerland. If the directive applies, the withholding tax rate is reduced to 0%.
- (n) The 10% rate applies to interest paid with respect to a loan or other debt claim for a period exceeding two years or interest paid to a financial institution.
- (o) Irish domestic law may provide for an exemption from DWT under certain circumstances (see Section B).
- (p) Certain withholding tax exemptions that are available to treaty countries under Irish domestic law (see footnotes [a] and [b]) may be extended to residents of any countries with which Ireland signs a double tax treaty (beginning on the date of signing of such agreement), subject to conditions.

- (q) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, computer software, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (r) The 2% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The higher rate applies to other royalties.
- (s) The 10% rate applies if the interest is beneficially owned by a financial institution or if it is beneficially owned by a resident of the other contracting state and is paid with respect to indebtedness arising from a sale on credit by a resident of that other state of equipment, merchandise or services, unless the sale is between persons not dealing with each other at arm's length. The 15% rate applies to interest in other cases.
- (t) The 5% rate applies to the right to use copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works. The 10% rate applies to the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, or patents. The 15% rate applies to the use of, or the right to use, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes and to information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (u) The 10% rate applies if the interest is beneficially owned by a resident of other contracting state. The 5% rate applies to interest paid in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, or on loans granted by banks.
- granted by banks.

 (v) The 5% rate applies with respect to copyrights of scientific works, patents, trademarks, secret formulas or processes or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (w) The 10% rate applies if the interest is beneficially owned by a resident of the other contacting state.
- (x) The 8% rate applies to royalties with respect to copyrights of scientific works, patents, trademarks, designs or models plans, secret formulas or processes, or information concerning industrial commercial or scientific experience.
- (y) For purposes of giving relief under a double tax agreement, IREF distributions (see *Irish Real Estate Funds* in Section B) are regarded as income from immovable property if the investor in an investment undertaking is beneficially entitled directly or indirectly to at least 10% of the IREFs units. Otherwise, the payment is regarded as a dividend for treaty purposes. The table assumes that the distribution is not from an IREF.

Ireland has entered into limited double tax agreements with Guernsey, the Isle of Man and Jersey, which do not provide for reductions in withholding taxes.

Ireland has ratified a new double tax treaty with the Netherlands. Notification of the Netherlands' ratification procedure is awaited.

Ireland has signed a double tax treaty with Ghana. Procedures to ratify the treaty are underway.

Negotiations on protocols to the existing double tax treaties with Germany, Guernsey, the Isle of Man and Mexico have concluded.

Ireland is negotiating double tax treaties with Kenya, Kosovo, Oman and Uruguay.

Ireland's existing treaties are subject to the provisions of the Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (MLI). The MLI entered into force for Ireland on 1 May 2019. The Irish changes under the MLI are generally effective for withholding taxes from 1 January 2020 and for other taxes for tax periods beginning on or after 1 November 2019.

Isle of Man

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Douglas		GMT
EY Rose House 51 – 59 Circular Road Douglas IM1 1AZ Isle of Man	+44 (1624) 691-800 Fax: +44 (1624) 691-801	
Principal Tax Contact ★ Chris Kelly	+44 (1624) 691-815 Email: ckelly@im.ey.com	

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Chris Kelly

+44 (1624) 691-815 Email: ckelly@im.ey.com

Indirect Tax

lan Jones +44 (1624) 691-823

Email: ijones@im.ey.com

A. At a glance

Resident Corporation Income Tax Rate (%)	0 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0
Branch Tax Rate (%)	0 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0
Interest	0
Royalties	0
Net Operating Losses	
Carryback	1 (b)
Carryforward	Unlimited (b)

- (a) The standard 0% rate of corporate income tax applies to all profits derived by companies except for the following:
 - Certain banking business in the Isle of Man and certain retail business in the Isle of Man, which are subject to tax at a rate of 10%
 - Profits arising from land and property in the Isle of Man, which are subject to tax at a rate of 20%
- (b) Loss relief is available in certain circumstances (see Section C).

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies resident in the Isle of Man are subject to income tax on their worldwide income, but relief from double taxation may be available. A nonresident company with a branch carrying on a trade in the Isle of Man is subject to tax on the income of the branch. A company is resident in the Isle of Man if it is incorporated in the Isle of Man or if the central management and control of the company is exercised there.

Rates of corporation tax. The standard rate of corporate income tax is 0%. This rate applies to all profits derived by trading and investment companies, except for the following:

 Certain banking business in the Isle of Man and certain retail business in the Isle of Man, which are subject to tax at a rate of 10% Profits arising from land and property in the Isle of Man, which are subject to tax at a rate of 20%

Trading companies may also elect to be taxed at the 10% rate.

Substance requirements. The Isle of Man has introduced legislation that imposes economic substance requirements for tax resident companies that are in receipt of income from a "relevant sector." The following are the relevant sectors:

- Banking
- Insurance
- Shipping
- Fund management
- Financing and leasing
- Headquartering
- · Operation of a holding company
- · Holding intangible property
- · Distribution and service center

The legislation is effective for accounting periods commencing on or after 1 January 2019 and requires Isle of Man tax resident companies that are in receipt of income from a relevant sector to demonstrate that they have adequate substance by the following ways:

- They are being directed and managed in the Isle of Man.
- They have an adequate number of qualified employees in the Isle of Man.
- They have an adequate operating expenditure proportionate to the level of activity carried on in the Isle of Man.
- They have an adequate physical presence in the Isle of Man.
- They conduct their core income-generating activity in the Isle of Man.

Sanctions for failing to meet the substance requirements are progressive and include financial penalties (GBP10,000 to GBP100,000), exchange of information and, if incorporated in the Isle of Man, strike-off from the Companies Registry.

Capital gains. The Isle of Man does not impose a tax on capital gains.

Administration. Tax returns must be filed within 12 months and 1 day after the accounting year-end, and any tax payable is due at the same time. In certain circumstances, companies wholly subject to the 0% rate file shortened tax returns.

Filing penalties apply for the late submission of company returns. The first penalty is GBP250. A further penalty of GBP500 is imposed if the return is not filed within 18 months and 1 day after the end of the accounting period. If the return remains outstanding 24 months after the end of the accounting period, the company and its officers may be subject to criminal proceedings.

Withholding taxes. In general, no withholding tax is imposed on dividends, interest and royalties paid by Isle of Man resident companies. The Assessor of Income Tax may require a person who makes a payment or credit of taxable income to a person resident outside the Isle of Man to deduct income tax from such payment or credit at a rate specified by the Assessor. For example, a 20% withholding tax is imposed on Isle of Man rent paid by Isle of Man resident companies to nonresident companies and individuals.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign tax on income of a resident company may be credited against Manx income tax on the same profits. Foreign tax relief cannot exceed the income tax assessed by the Isle of Man on those profits.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The tax assessment is based on financial accounts prepared using generally accepted accounting principles, subject to certain adjustments and provisions.

Expenses must be incurred wholly and exclusively for the purpose of the trade and not be capital in nature. Dividends are not deductible in calculating taxable profit.

Inventories. Inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Cost must be determined on a first-in, first-out (FIFO) basis; the last-in, first-out (LIFO) basis is not acceptable.

Capital allowances (tax depreciation)

Plant and machinery. A first-year allowance of up to 100% may be claimed. Annual writing-down allowances of 25% may also be claimed.

Motor vehicles. Expenditures on motor vehicles qualify for an annual allowance of 25% of the declining balance. The maximum annual allowance is GBP3,000.

Industrial buildings, agricultural buildings and tourist premises. A 100% initial allowance may be claimed on capital investment to acquire, extend or alter a qualifying industrial building, agricultural building or tourist facility. This allowance is granted on expenditures in excess of any government grants received.

Disposals. On the ultimate disposal of assets on which capital allowances have been claimed, an adjustment is made by add-back or further allowance to reflect the net cost to the company of the asset.

Relief for trading losses. Trading losses may be used to offset other income of the year in which the loss was incurred or income of the preceding year if the same trade was carried on, or losses may be carried forward, without time limit, to offset future income from the same trade. Special rules apply to the carryback of losses on commencement or cessation of the trade.

Companies may also surrender losses to 75%-group companies. A recipient company can use surrendered losses only against profits earned in the same year of assessment.

Under the loss relief rules described above, relief is allowable only against profits chargeable at the same rate of tax. Losses arising from activities subject to tax at the rate of 0% may not be relieved against profits taxed at 10%.

D. Other significant taxes

The Isle of Man and the United Kingdom are considered one area for VAT, customs and excise purposes. VAT, customs and excise rates are levied in the Isle of Man at the same rates as in the United Kingdom. The Customs and Excise Division in the Isle of Man operates independently from the United Kingdom, but under similar legislation.

Under Protocol 3 of the UK's Treaty of Accession to the European Union (EU), the Isle of Man enjoys the benefits of being within Europe for financial services, customs and VAT purposes, but outside the United Kingdom and the EU with respect to direct taxation and legal and regulatory matters. This makes it possible to operate businesses from the Isle of Man that are subject to a corporate income tax rate of 0% but are VAT-registered. It allows UK inward investors to arrange for VAT registration in the Isle of Man without the risk of a taxable presence in the United Kingdom. The Isle of Man has its own Electronic Processing Unit (EPU), whereby international traders or their agents can electronically declare imports or exports into or out of the Isle of Man or the United Kingdom. This results in a system-generated customs clearance. On payment of duties and taxes due, goods can then enter into free circulation and be traded with any other EU member state. Businesses can land their goods in the Isle of Man or the United Kingdom and make customs declarations through the Isle of Man for both jurisdictions. Systems and procedures in both the Isle of Man and the United Kingdom are the same and rules, procedures and decisions from the Isle of Man apply throughout the EU.

The Isle of Man has the same system for National Insurance contributions as the United Kingdom, but the contributions are calculated at lower rates.

E. Miscellaneous matters

Anti-avoidance provisions. The Assessor of Income Tax has the authority to make an assessment or an additional assessment in situations in which the Assessor considers Manx tax to have been avoided. Appeals are made to the Income Tax Commissioners. No assessment is made if the person involved provides evidence to the Assessor that the purpose of avoiding or reducing income tax liability was not the primary purpose or one of the primary purposes for which the transaction was carried out.

Foreign-exchange controls. The Isle of Man does not impose any foreign-exchange controls.

Transfer pricing. Isle of Man law does not include transfer-pricing rules. However, domestic anti-avoidance provisions need to be considered.

Debt-to-equity rules. The Isle of Man does not impose debt-to-equity requirements.

F. Tax treaties

The Isle of Man has entered into double tax treaties with Bahrain, Estonia, Guernsey, Jersey, Luxembourg, Malta, Qatar, Seychelles, Singapore, and the United Kingdom. It has also signed a double tax treaty with Belgium, but this treaty is not yet in force.

In addition, the Isle of Man has entered into agreements with the following jurisdictions to eliminate the double taxation of profits with respect to enterprises operating ships or aircraft in international traffic.

DenmarkGermanyNorwayFaroe IslandsGreenlandPolandFinlandIcelandSwedenFranceNetherlandsUnited States

The Isle of Man has signed tax information exchange agreements (TIEAs) with the following jurisdictions.

Anguilla* Finland New Zealand Argentina France Norway Australia Germany Poland Bermuda Gibraltar Portugal Greenland Romania Botswana Iceland Slovenia British Virgin Spain* Islands India Canada Indonesia Sweden Cayman Islands Ireland Switzerland China Mainland Turkey Italy Czech Republic Turks and Japan Denmark Lesotho Caicos Islands Eswatini* Mexico United Kingdom Faroe Islands Netherlands United States

^{*} TIEAs with these countries are awaiting ratification.

Israel

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Tel Aviv GMT +2

Ernst & Young (Israel) Ltd Kost Forer Gabbay & Kasierer +972 (3) 623-2525

144 Menachem Begin St. Tel Aviv 6492102

Israel

Principal Tax Contact

Sharon Shulman +972 (3) 568-7485

> Mobile: +972 (54) 473-6311 Email: sharon.shulman@il.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Ziv Manor +972 (3) 623-2594

> Mobile: +972 (54) 473-6548 Email: ziv.manor@il.ey.com

Gilad Shoval +972 (3) 623-2796

> Mobile: +972 (54) 475-9428 Email: gilad.shoval@il.ey.com

+972 (3) 563-9823

Mennie Sooliman, Tax Accounting

and Risk Advisory Services

Mobile: +972 (54) 473-6292 Email: mennie.sooliman@il.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Dalit Ginossar +972 (3) 623-2751

> Mobile: +972 (54) 473-6407 Email: dalit.ginossar@il.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Sharon Shulman +972 (3) 568-7485

> Mobile: +972 (54) 473-6311 Email: sharon.shulman@il.ey.com

+972 (3) 623-2506 Ram Gargir

> Mobile: +972 (52) 466-9876 Email: ram.gargir@il.ey.com

Yaron Kafri +972 (3) 623-2771

Mobile: +972 (54) 473-6349 Email: yaron.kafri@il.ey.com

Motti Tagar +972 (3) 563-9846

Email: motti.tagar@il.ey.com Dafna Lieber

+972 (3) 623-2579

Email: dafna.lieber@il.ey.com

Tamir Shaked. +972 (3) 563-9820

Oil and Gas Email: tamir.shaked@il.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

Dr. Amir Chenchinski, +972 (3) 568-7124

United States Mobile: +972 (54) 473-6299

Email: amir.chenchinski@il.ey.com

Lance Gordon, United States +972 (3) 623-2534

Itai Ran, United States

Email: lance.gordon@il.ey.com

+972 (3) 623-2739

Mobile: +972 (54) 562-0281 Email: itai.ran@il.ey.com

Tal Levy, United States +972 (3) 568-7151

Mobile: +972 (54) 333-0002

Email: tal.levy@il.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desk Abroad

Lital Haher +1 (212) 773-9630

(resident in New York) Email: lital.haber1@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

+972 (3) 568-0957 Eyal Gonen

Mobile +972 (50) 794-9878 Email: eyal.gonen@il.ey.com

Lior Harary-Nitzan +972 (3) 568-7449

Mobile: +972 (54) 473-6502 Email: lior.harary-nitzan@il.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

+972 (3) 623-2594 7iv Manor

Mobile: +972 (54) 473-6548 Email: ziv.manor@il.ey.com

+972 (3) 568-0304 Hagai Oppenheim

Mobile: +972 (54) 562-0370

Email: hagai.oppenheim@il.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Korine Hagit. +972 (3) 623-2733

Global Mobility Mobile: +972 (54) 473-6387

Email: korine.hagit@il.ey.com

Dikla Reznik, +972 (3) 623-2780

Stock-Based Compensation Mobile: +972 (54) 473-6524

Email: dikla.reznik@il.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Avi Bibi +972 (3) 623-2758

Mobile: +972 (54) 473-6361 Email: avi.bibi@il.ey.com

Regev Itzhaki +972 (3) 563-9801

> Mobile: +972 (50) 661-3725 Email: regev.itzhaki@il.ey.com

Real Estate

Vered Olpiner-Sakel +972 (3) 761-1315

Mobile: +972 (50) 620-9367

Email: vered.olpiner-sakel@il.ey.com

Tax Controversy

Gilad Shoval Tel: +972 (3) 623-2796

> Mobile: +972 (54) 475-9428 Email: gilad.shoval@il.ey.com

Haifa GMT +2

Ernst & Young (Israel) Ltd Kost Forer Gabbay & Kasierer

Brosh Building, 2 Pal-Yam Avenue

Haifa 3309502

Israel

+972 (4) 865-4000

Business Tax Advisory

+972 (4) 865-4007 Oz Liberman

Mobile: +972 (54) 473-6360

Email: oz.liberman@il.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) 23 (a) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) 23 (a)(b)

Branch Tax Rate (%)	23 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	, ,
Dividends	0/15/20/25/30 (c)(d)
Interest	0/23 (a)(c)(e)(f)
Royalties from Patents,	
Know-how, etc.	23 (a)(c)(e)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited

- (a) This is the regular company tax rate for profits and real capital gains. Reduced rates of company tax are available in accordance with the Encouragement of Capital Investments Law (for details, see Section B).
- (b) See Section B for details.
- (c) The withholding tax may be reduced by applicable tax treaties.
- (d) The 0% rate generally applies to distributions to Israeli parent companies. In addition, reduced withholding tax rates of 15% and 20% may apply under the Encouragement of Capital Investments Law.
- (e) In principle, the withholding taxes on interest and royalties are not final taxes.
- (f) Interest paid to nonresidents on Israeli corporate bonds registered for trading on the Tel-Aviv Stock Exchange is exempt. In general, interest paid to nonresidents on Israeli governmental bonds is exempt. However, interest on short-term bonds (issued for 13 months or less) is taxable.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are subject to Israeli tax on their worldwide income. Nonresident companies are subject to Israeli tax on income accrued or derived in Israel, unless otherwise provided for in an applicable tax treaty.

A company is considered resident in Israel for Israeli tax purposes if either of the following applies:

- It is incorporated in Israel.
- Its business is controlled and managed in Israel.

Rates of corporate tax. Effective from 1 January 2018, the regular rate of corporate income tax is 23%. The following are the combined Israeli taxes on profits, taking into account the 30% withholding tax on dividends paid to shareholders holding 10% or more of the company (material shareholders) and the 25% withholding tax imposed on shareholders holding less than 10% of the company:

- Material shareholders: 46.1% for 2018 and future years. Shareholders who are individuals may be subject to an additional tax at a rate of 3% on their taxable income in excess of ILS640,000 (linked to the Consumer Price Index each year).
- Other shareholders: 42.25% for 2018 and future years. For individual shareholders, an additional tax of 3% may apply (see above).

The dividend withholding tax rates mentioned above may be reduced based on applicable tax treaties.

Tax levy on oil and gas. Under the Windfall Profits Tax Law, a levy is imposed on oil and gas profits from an oil or gas project in the relevant tax year. The levy is designed to capitalize on the economic dividend arising from each individual reservoir. The levy is imposed only after the investments in exploration, development and construction are fully returned plus a yield that reflects, among other items, the developer's risks and required financial

expenses. The levy is progressive and has a relatively lower rate when first collected, and increases as the project's profit margins grow.

Tax reductions and exemptions. The major tax reductions and exemptions offered by Israel are described below.

Encouragement of Capital Investments Law. The Encouragement of Capital Investments Law has the following objectives:

- Achieving of enhanced growth targets in the business sector
- Improving the competitiveness of Israeli industries in international markets
- Creating employment and development opportunities in outlying areas

Precedence is granted to innovation and development areas.

The country is divided into national priority areas, which benefit from several reduced tax rates and benefits based on the location of the enterprise.

A reduced uniform corporate tax rate for exporting industrial enterprises (generally over 25% of turnover from export activity) applies. The reduced tax rate does not depend on a program and applies to the industrial enterprise's industrial income.

The reduced tax rates for industrial enterprises that meet the criteria of the law are 7.5% for Development Area A and 16% for the rest of the country. In addition, accelerated depreciation applies. The accelerated depreciation reaches 400% of the standard depreciation rate on buildings (not exceeding 20% per year and exclusive of land) and 200% of the standard depreciation rate on equipment or machines.

A reduced tax on dividends of 15% or 20% is imposed without distinction between foreign and local investors. These tax rates may be reduced under applicable tax treaties. On the distribution of a dividend to an Israeli company, no withholding tax is imposed (with certain exceptions).

A unique tax benefit is granted to certain large industrial enterprises. This entitles such companies to a reduced tax rate of 5% in Development Area A and 8% in the rest of the country.

In addition to the above tax benefits, fixed asset grants of 20% to 30% of the investment cost of fixed assets may be granted to enterprises in Development Area A.

Grants may also be made under the Employment Grant Program. These grants are made to create incentives for employment in the outlying areas of Israel. The grants are up to 27.5% of the cost of salaries for a period of two and one-half to four years, depending on the location, number of employees and the employees' salaries.

New innovation box. Israel approved a new innovation box regime for intellectual property (IP)-based companies, effective from 1 January 2017. This regime is included in the Encouragement of Capital Investments Law.

The Israeli government tailored the new regime to the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) framework, encouraging

multinationals to consolidate IP ownership and profits in Israel, together with existing Israeli research and development (R&D) functions.

Tax benefits created to achieve this goal include a reduced corporate income tax rate of 6% on IP-based income and on capital gains from future sales of IP. The 6% rate applies to qualifying Israeli companies that are part of a group with global consolidated revenue of over ILS10 billion (approximately USD2.5 billion).

Other qualifying companies with global consolidated revenue below ILS10 billion are subject to a 12% tax rate. However, if the Israeli company is located in a development area, the tax rate is further reduced to 7.5%.

In addition, withholding tax on dividends is subject to a reduced rate of 4% for qualifying companies (unless further reduced by a treaty).

Entering into the regime is not conditioned on making additional investments in Israel. A company can qualify if it invests at least 7% of the last three years' revenue in R&D or incurs ILS75 million in R&D expenses per year and if it meets one of the following conditions:

- It has at least 20% R&D employees (or more than 200 R&D employees).
- A venture capital investment of ILS8 million was previously made in the company.
- It had average annual growth over three years of 25% in sales or employees.

Companies not meeting the above conditions may still be considered qualified companies at the discretion of the Israeli Innovation Authority in the Economy Ministry.

Companies wishing to exit from the regime in the future will not be subject to the clawback of tax benefits.

The Finance Committee also approved a stability clause to encourage multinationals to invest in Israel. Accordingly, companies will be able to confirm the applicability of tax incentives for a 10-year period under a ruling process.

In line with the new OECD Nexus Approach, the Finance Minister promulgated regulations to ensure that companies are benefiting from the regime to the extent qualifying R&D expenses are incurred.

Research and development incentives. R&D programs are available to Israeli companies. The Office of the Chief Scientist at the Ministry of Economy primarily provides these incentives. The company can obtain an R&D grant equal to about 30% to 60% of its R&D expenses, depending on the grant program, the company's technology innovation and its business model. Binational agreements for joint R&D projects are also available. These agreements provide for grants equaling 30% to 60% of the R&D expenses incurred during the commercial phase.

Some of Israel's tax treaties include tax-sparing clauses under which regular Israeli taxes, rather than reduced Israeli taxes, may be credited against tax imposed on dividends received from an Israeli company in the investor's country of residence. As a result, the Israeli tax benefits may be partially or fully preserved for an investor in an Israeli company enjoying the benefits of the Encouragement of Capital Investments Law.

Eilat free trade zone. A value-added tax (VAT) exemption and employment benefits are granted to enterprises in the Eilat free trade zone.

Other incentives. Approved residential rental properties qualify for reduced company tax rates on rental income (and on gains derived from sales of certain buildings that have a residential element; a building has a residential element if at least 50% of the floor space is rented for residential purposes for a prescribed number of years, according to detailed rules). The reduced rates generally range from 11% (plus 15% withholding tax on dividends) for companies to 20% for individuals.

Preferential tax treatment may also be allowed with respect to the following:

- Real Estate Investment Trust (REIT) companies
- · Agriculture
- Oil
- · Movies
- · International trading
- · R&D financing
- · Hotels and tourist ventures

Foreign resident investors may qualify for exemption from capital gains tax in certain circumstances (see *Capital gains and losses*).

Capital gains and losses

Residents. Resident companies are taxable on worldwide capital gains. Capital gains are divided into real and inflationary components. The following are descriptions of the taxation of these components:

- Effective from 1 January 2018, the tax rate on real capital gains is the standard corporate tax rate of 23%.
- The inflationary component of capital gains is exempt from tax to the extent that it accrued on or after 1 January 1994, and is generally taxable at a rate of 10% to the extent that it accrued before that date.

Gains derived from sales of Israeli real estate or from sales of interests in real estate associations (entities whose primary assets relate to Israeli real estate) are subject to Land Appreciation Tax at rates similar to those applicable to other capital gains.

Capital losses may be used to offset capital gains derived in the same or future tax years without time limit. In each year, capital losses are first offset against real gains and then offset against taxable inflationary amounts in accordance with the following ratio: ILS3.5 of inflationary amounts per ILS1 of capital losses. Capital losses from assets located abroad must be offset against capital gains on other assets abroad, then against capital gains from assets in Israel.

Capital losses incurred on securities can also be offset against dividend and interest income in the same year, subject to certain conditions.

Nonresidents. Unless a tax treaty provides otherwise, in principle, nonresident companies and individuals are subject to Israeli tax on their capital gains relating to any of the following:

- · An asset located in Israel.
- An asset located abroad that is primarily a direct or indirect right to an asset, inventory or real estate in Israel or to a real estate association (an entity whose primary assets relate to Israeli real estate). Tax is imposed on the portion of the consideration that relates to such property in Israel.
- Shares or rights to shares (for example, warrants and options) in an Israeli resident entity.
- A right to a nonresident entity that primarily represents a direct or indirect right to property in Israel. Tax is imposed on the portion of the consideration that relates to such property in Israel.

Foreign residents not engaged in business in Israel may qualify for exemption from capital gains tax on disposals of the following investments:

- Securities traded on the Tel-Aviv stock exchange (with certain exceptions)
- Securities of Israeli companies traded on a recognized foreign stock exchange

The above exemption does not apply to the following:

- Gains attributable to a permanent establishment (generally a fixed place of business) of the investor in Israel
- Shares of Real Estate Investment Trust (REIT) companies
- Capital gains derived from the sale of Israeli governmental short-term bonds (issued for 13 months or less)

Foreign residents may also qualify for an exemption from capital gains tax on disposals of all types of Israeli securities not listed to trade that were purchased on or after 1 January 2009 if the seller (the company or individual who sold the Israeli securities to the foreign resident) was not a related party.

The above exemption does not apply to the following:

- Gains attributable to a permanent establishment (generally a fixed place of business) of the investor in Israel
- Shares of a company whose assets are principally Israeli real estate
- Shares of a company that has the value of its assets derived principally from the usufruct of immovable property and right to payments as consideration for the working of, or the right to work, mineral deposits, sources and other natural resources (for example, companies that hold licenses to exploit gas and minerals in Israel's territory, which includes Israel's economic water)

In other cases, unless a tax treaty provides otherwise, foreign resident companies pay capital gains tax in accordance with the rules and rates applicable to Israeli resident companies, as described above. However, nonresidents investing with foreign currency may elect to apply the relevant exchange rate rather than the inflation rate to compute the inflationary amount.

Administration. The Israeli tax year is normally the calendar year. However, subsidiaries of foreign publicly traded companies may sometimes be allowed to use a different fiscal year.

Companies are generally required to file audited annual tax returns and financial statements within five months after the end of their fiscal year, but extensions may be obtained.

Companies must normally file monthly or bimonthly reports and make payments with respect to the following taxes:

- Company tax advances, which are typically computed as a percentage of a company's sales revenues
- Supplementary company tax advances with respect to certain nondeductible expenses
- Tax and social security contributions withheld from salaries and remittances to certain suppliers
- VAT

Nonresidents are required to appoint an Israeli tax representative and VAT representative if any part of their activities is conducted in Israel. The VAT representative is deemed to be the tax representative if no other tax representative is appointed. The tax representative is empowered to pay tax out of the foreign resident's assets.

Dividends. A 30% withholding tax is generally imposed on dividends paid to individual shareholders holding 10% or more of the shares in an Israeli company (material shareholders). A 25% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to individual shareholders holding less than 10% of the shares in an Israeli company and on regular dividends paid by a publicly traded company (regardless of whether the recipient is a material shareholder). However, resident companies are exempt from company tax on dividends paid out of regular income that was accrued or derived from sources within Israel. Companies are generally subject to tax at a rate of 23% on foreign dividend income that is paid from a foreign source or from income accrued or derived abroad (foreign-source income that is passed up a chain of companies).

A reduced withholding tax of 15% or 20% is imposed on dividends paid out of the income of a company entitled to the benefits of the Encouragement of Capital Investments Law. The rate may be further reduced under an applicable tax treaty. However, if such dividend is paid to an Israeli company, it is generally exempt from withholding tax (with certain exceptions).

Interest. Israeli resident companies are taxable on worldwide interest, original discount and linkage differentials income. The tax rate for these types of income is the standard corporate tax rate of 23%. Interest, original discount and linkage differentials income are treated as derived from Israeli sources if the payer is located in Israel. In principle, the same taxation rules apply to non-Israeli resident companies on Israeli-source interest, original discount and linkage differentials income, unless a tax treaty provides otherwise.

Nevertheless, an exemption from Israeli tax is available to foreign investors that receive interest income on bonds issued by Israeli companies traded on the Israeli stock exchange.

In addition, interest paid to nonresidents on Israeli governmental bonds that are issued for 13 months or more is exempt.

Israeli holding companies and participation exemption. To qualify for the participation exemption, an Israeli holding company must satisfy various conditions, including the following:

- It must be incorporated in Israel.
- Its business is controlled and managed in Israel only.
- It may not be a public company or a financial institution.
- It must not have been formed in a tax-deferred reorganization.
- For 300 days or more in the year, beginning in the year after incorporation, the holding company must have an investment of at least ILS50 million in the equity of, or as loans to, the investee companies, and at least 75% of the holding company's assets must consist of such equity investments and loans.

In addition, the foreign investee company must satisfy the following conditions:

- It must be resident in a country that entered into a tax treaty with Israel, or it must be resident in a foreign country that had a tax rate for business activity of at least 15% on the date of the holding company's investment (however, it is not required that the investee company pay the 15% tax [for example, it obtains a tax holiday]).
- At least 75% of its income in the relevant tax year is accrued or derived from a business or one-time venture abroad.
- The Israeli holding company must hold an "entitling shareholding" in the investee company for at least 12 consecutive months. An "entitling shareholding" is a shareholding that confers at least 10% of the investee's profits. The entitling shareholding must span a period of at least 12 months that includes the date on which the income is received.

An Israeli holding company is exempt from tax on the following types of income:

- Capital gains derived from the sale of an entitling shareholding in an investee company
- Dividends distributed during the 12-month minimum shareholding period with respect to an entitling shareholding in an investee company
- Interest, dividends and capital gains derived from securities traded on the Tel-Aviv Stock Exchange
- Interest and indexation amounts received from Israeli financial institutions

In addition, dividends paid by Israeli holding companies to foreign resident shareholders are subject to a reduced rate of dividend withholding tax of 5%.

Foreign tax relief. A credit for foreign taxes is available for federal and state taxes but not municipal taxes. Any excess foreign tax credit may be offset against Israeli tax on non-Israeli-source income from the same type in the following five tax years.

With respect to foreign dividend income, an Israeli company may receive a direct and an underlying tax credit for foreign taxes. The foreign dividend income is grossed up for tax purposes by the amount of the creditable taxes. The following are the alternative forms of the credit:

 Direct foreign tax credit only: corporate tax rate of 23% is imposed on foreign dividend income, and any dividend withholding tax incurred is creditable in Israel. • Direct and underlying foreign tax credit: corporate tax rate of 23% is imposed on foreign dividend income, and a credit is granted for dividend withholding tax and underlying corporate tax paid abroad by 25%-or-greater affiliates and their direct 50%-or-greater subsidiaries. If an underlying foreign tax credit is claimed, any excess foreign tax credit may not be used to offset company tax in future years.

Foreign residents that receive little or no relief for Israeli taxes in their home countries may be granted a reduced Israeli tax rate by the Minister of Finance.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on financial statements that are prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and are derived from acceptable accounting records. In principle, expenses are deductible if they are wholly and exclusively incurred in the production of taxable income. Various items may require adjustment for tax purposes, including depreciation, R&D expenses, and vehicle and travel expenses.

Inventories. In general, inventory may be valued at the lower of cost or market value. Cost may be determined using one of the following methods:

- Actual
- Average
- First-in, first-out (FIFO)

The last-in, first-out (LIFO) method is not allowed.

Provisions. Bad debts are deductible in the year they become irrecoverable. Special rules apply to employee-related provisions, such as severance pay, vacation pay, recreation pay and sick pay.

Depreciation. Depreciation at prescribed rates, based on the type of asset and the number of shifts the asset is used, may be claimed with respect to fixed assets used in the production of taxable income.

Accelerated depreciation may be claimed in certain instances. For example, under the Inflationary Adjustments Regulations (Accelerated Depreciation), for assets first used in Israel between 1 June 1989 and 31 December 2016, industrial enterprises may depreciate equipment using the straight-line method at annual rates ranging from 20% to 40%. Alternatively, they may depreciate equipment using the declining-balance method at rates ranging from 30% to 50%.

The following are some of the standard straight-line rates that apply primarily to non-industrial companies.

Asset	Rate (%)
Mechanical equipment	7 to 10
Electronic equipment	15
Personal computers and peripheral equipment	33
Buildings (depending on construction quality)	1.5 to 4
Goodwill	10 (a)
Patent rights and technology	12.5 (b)

- (a) Subject to the fulfillment of certain conditions.
- (b) For industrial companies, subject to the fulfillment of certain conditions.

Groups of companies. Subject to certain conditions, consolidated returns are permissible for an Israeli holding company and its Israeli industrial subsidiaries if the subsidiaries are all engaged in the same line of production. For this purpose, a holding company is a company that has invested at least 80% of its fixed assets in the industrial subsidiaries and controls at least 50% (or two-thirds in certain cases) of various rights in those subsidiaries. For a diversified operation, a holding company may file a consolidated return with the subsidiaries that share the common line of production in which the largest amount has been invested.

Group returns may also be filed by an Israeli industrial company and Israeli industrial subsidiary companies if the subsidiaries are at least two-thirds controlled (in terms of voting power and appointment of directors) by the industrial company and if the industrial company and the subsidiaries are in the same line of production.

Detailed rules concerning the deferral of capital gains tax apply to certain types of reorganizations, including corporate mergers, divisions and shares-for-assets exchanges. In many cases, an advance ruling is necessary.

Relief for losses. In general, business losses may be offset against income from any source in the same year. Unrelieved business losses may be carried forward for an unlimited number of years to offset business income, capital gains derived from business activities or business-related gains subject to the Land Appreciation Tax (see Section B). According to case law, the offset of losses may be disallowed after a change of ownership and activity of a company, except in certain bona fide circumstances.

Special rules govern the offset of foreign losses incurred by Israeli residents. Passive foreign losses may be offset against current or future foreign passive income (for example, income from dividends, interest, rent or royalties). Passive foreign rental losses arising from depreciation may also be offset against capital gains from the sale of the relevant foreign real property.

Active foreign losses (relating to a business or profession) may be offset against the following:

- Active foreign income and business-related capital gains in the current year.
- Passive foreign income in the current year.
- Active Israeli income in the current year if the taxpayer so
 elects and if the foreign business is controlled and managed in
 Israel. However, in the preceding two years and in the following
 five years, foreign-source income is taxable up to the amount of
 the foreign loss.
- Active foreign income and business-related capital gains in future years.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT), standard rate	17
Wage and profit tax, imposed on financial	
institutions instead of VAT; this tax is	
imposed in addition to company tax	17

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
National insurance contributions on monthly	
employment income (subject to an upper	
income limit that fluctuates periodically)	
Employer payments; rates depend on	
residency of employee	Various
Employee payments; rates depend on	
residency of employee	Various
Payroll levy on salaries of foreign employees;	
levy does not apply if monthly salary	
exceeds twice the average monthly salary	10 to 20
Acquisition tax, imposed on purchasers of	
real estate rights; maximum rate	0 to 10
Annual municipal taxes on property	Various

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Israeli currency is the new Israel shekel (ILS).

No exchange-control restrictions exist.

Debt-to-equity rules. No thin-capitalization rules are imposed in Israel.

Transfer pricing. Transactions between related parties should be at arm's length. Detailed transfer-pricing regulations apply. An Israeli taxpayer must report on each international transaction undertaken with a related party and indicate the arm's-length amount for such transaction as well as the chosen method. Advance rulings may be requested regarding transfer pricing.

Measures to counteract tax planning involving foreign companies. Certain measures are designed to counteract tax planning involving foreign companies.

Foreign professional companies. Israeli residents are taxed on deemed dividends received from foreign professional companies (FPCs) at the standard corporate tax rate; a foreign corporate tax credit is available. In addition, on the actual distribution of dividends by FPCs, Israeli residents are subject to dividend tax. A company is considered to be an FPC if a company meets all of the following conditions:

- It has five or fewer ultimate individual shareholders.
- It is owned 75% or more by Israeli residents.
- Most of its 10%-or-more shareholders conduct a special profession for the company.
- Most of its income or profits are derived from a special profession.

The special professions include engineering, management, technical advice, financial advice, agency, law, medicine and many others.

Controlled foreign corporations. Israeli residents are taxed on deemed dividends received from a controlled foreign corporation (CFC) if they hold 10% or more of the CFC. An amendment to the CFC regime took effect on 1 January 2014. A foreign

company (or any other body of persons) is considered to be a CFC if all of the following conditions exist:

- The foreign company primarily derives passive income or profits that are taxed abroad at a rate of 15% or less.
- The foreign company's shares are not publicly traded, or less than 30% of its shares or other rights have been issued to the public or listed for trade.
- One of the following requirements is satisfied:
 - Israeli residents own either directly or indirectly more than 50% of the foreign company.
 - An Israeli resident owns over 40% of the foreign company, and together with a relative, owns more than 50% of the company.
 - An Israeli resident has veto rights with respect to material management decisions, including decisions regarding the distribution of dividends or liquidation.

The shareholdings of the CFC are calculated as the higher of the following:

- The shareholdings at the tax year-end
- The shareholdings any day in the tax year plus any day in the following tax year

The deemed dividend is the taxpayer's share of passive undistributed income on the last day of the tax year. Under the 2014 amendment, the possibility of claiming a deemed foreign tax credit is abolished.

Reportable transactions. Certain types of transactions with foreign companies must be reported to the tax authorities.

Withholding taxes on overseas remittances. Israeli banks must withhold tax, generally at a rate of 25%, from most overseas remittances unless the remittances relate to imported goods. An exemption or a reduced withholding rate may be obtained from the Israeli tax authorities in certain circumstances, such as when a treaty applies or when the payments are for services that are rendered entirely abroad. A 30% withholding tax rate applies to dividends paid to recipients holding 10% or more of the payer entity.

Free-trade agreements. Israel has entered into free-trade agreements with Bulgaria, Canada, the European Free Trade Association, the European Union, Mexico, Romania, Turkey and the United States.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following table provides Israeli withholding tax rates for payments of dividends, interest and royalties to residents of various jurisdictions. Exemptions or conditions may apply, depending on the terms of the particular treaty.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties (a) %
Armenia	0/5/15 (ww)	10 (q)	5/10 (bbb)
Australia (aaa)	5/15 (m)	5/10 (c)	5
Austria	$0/10 \ (zz)$	0/5 (q)	0

	Dividends	Intere	st R	-	ies (a)
A	% 15	% 1.0	(22)	5/10	
Azerbaijan Belarus	15 10	5/10	(ee)	5/10	
	15	15	(0)	5/10 10	(aa)
Belgium Brazil	10/15 (1)		(c)	10/15	(ii)
	10/13 (1) 10/12.5 (b)	5/10	(c)	12.5	(d)
Bulgaria Canada	5/15 (kk)	0/5/10	(0)	0/10	(u)
China Mainland	10			7/10	
Croatia	5/10/15 (h)	7/10 0/5/10		5	(1)
	5/10/13 (II) 5/15 (g)	10	(C)(II)	5	
Czech Republic			(a)(mm)	0	
Denmark Estonia	0/10 (oo)	0/3	(q)(mm)	0	
	0/5 (00)		(c)	5	
Ethiopia Finland	5/10/15 (h) 5/10/15 (h)	0/5/10		10	
France		5/10		10	
	5/10/15 (h)		(i)(j)		
Georgia	0/5 (00)	0/5	(q)(mm)		
Germany	5/10 (vv)		(rr)	0	
Greece	25 (k)	10		10	
Hungary	5/15 (g)	0		0	
India	10	10	(:)	10	
Ireland	10/15 (1)	5/10	(J)	10	
Italy	10/15 (l)	10		10	
Jamaica	15/22.5 (m)	15		10	
Japan	5/15 (n)	10	()	10	()
Korea (South)	5/10/15 (h)	7.5/10		2/5	(0)
Latvia	5/10/15 (h)	5/10		5/10	()
Lithuania	5/10/15 (h)		(q)(ll)	5/10	(u)
Luxembourg	5/10/15 (h)	5/10		5	
Malta	0/15 (uu)	0/5	(q)(ss)	0	
Mexico	5/10 (p)		(q)	10	
Moldova	5/10 (kk)	0/5	(q)(mm)	5	
Netherlands	5/10/15 (h)	10/15		5	
North Macedonia (pp)	5/15 (ww)		(xx)	5	(yy)
Norway	25	25		10	
Panama	5/15/20 (qq)	0/15		15	(.)
Philippines	10/15 (s)	10	-	10/15	
Poland	5/10 (g)	5	()	5/10	(u)
Portugal	5/10/15 (h)	10	(q)	10	
Romania	15	5/10		10	
Russian Federation	10		(q)	10	
Serbia (aaa)	5/15 (ww)		(q)		(bbb)
Singapore	5/10 (g)		(c)	5	(x)
Slovak Republic	5/10 (g)	2/5/10	(y)	5	
Slovenia	5/10/15 (h)	0/5	(q)(mm)	5	
South Africa	25	25		0	
Spain	10		(z)	5/7	(aa)
Sweden	0 (w)	25		0	
Switzerland	5/10/15 (h)	5/10		5	
Taiwan	10	7/10		10	
Thailand	10/15 (bb)	10/15		5/15	(dd)
Turkey	10		(ee)	10	
Ukraine	5/10/15 (h)	5/10		10	
United Kingdom (ddd)	5/15 (m)	0/5/10		0	
United States 1	2.5/15/25 (ff)	10/17.5	(gg)	10/15	(hh)

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties (a)
Uzbekistan	10	10	5/10 (ii)
Vietnam	10	10 (q)	5/7.5/15 (u)
Non-treaty		. –	
jurisdictions (nn)	25/30	23 (tt)	23 (tt)

- (a) Different rates may apply to cultural royalties.
- (b) The 10% rate applies to dividends that are paid out of profits taxed at a reduced company tax rate. For other dividends, the withholding tax rate may not exceed one-half the non-treaty withholding tax rate; because the non-treaty withholding tax rate for dividends is currently 25%, the treaty withholding tax rate is 12.5%.
- (c) Interest on certain government loans is exempt. The rate of 5% (Australia, Belarus, Bulgaria, Canada, Croatia, Ethiopia, Latvia, Luxembourg, Switzerland and Ukraine), 7% (Taiwan) or 7.5% (Korea) applies to interest on loans from banks or financial institutions (Australia: interest paid to pension funds). The 10% rate (Brazil, 15%; Estonia, 5%; and Singapore, 7%) applies to other interest payments.
- (d) The withholding tax rate may not exceed one-half the non-treaty withholding tax rate; because the non-treaty withholding tax rate is currently 26.5%, the treaty withholding tax rate is 13.25%.
- (e) The 7% rate applies to interest paid to banks or financial institutions.
- (f) Under a protocol to the treaty, the 7% rate is the effective withholding rate for amounts paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (g) The 5% rate applies if the recipient holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer (Hungary, Singapore and Slovak Republic) or at least 15% of the capital of the payer (Poland), or if the recipient is a company that holds at least 15% of the capital of the payer (Czech Republic).
- (h) The 5% rate applies if the dividends are paid out of profits that were subject to the regular company tax rate (currently, 26.5%) and if they are paid to a corporation holding at least 10% (Ethiopia, Finland, France, Korea, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Slovenia and Switzerland) or 25% (Croatia, Netherlands, Portugal and Ukraine) of the payer's capital. The 10% rate applies to dividends paid to such a corporation (under the Ukraine treaty, a corporation holding at least 10%) out of profits that were taxed at a reduced rate of company tax. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- Alternatively, an interest recipient may elect to pay regular tax (currently, the company tax rate is 26.5%) on the lending profit margin.
- (j) The 5% rate applies to interest on a bank loan as well as to interest in connection with sales on credit of merchandise between enterprises or sales of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (k) Dividends are subject to tax at the rate provided under domestic law, which is currently 25% in Israel.
- The 10% rate applies if the recipient holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- (m) The lower rate (Australia and United Kingdom: 5%; Jamaica: 15%) applies if the recipient is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the voting power of the payer.
- (n) The 5% rate applies to corporate recipients that beneficially own at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer during the six months before the end of the accounting period for which the distribution is made.
- (o) The 2% rate applies to royalties for use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (p) The 5% rate applies if the recipient holds at least 10% of the payer and if the payer is not an Israeli resident company that paid the dividends out of profits that were taxed at a reduced tax rate. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (q) Interest on certain government loans is exempt.
- (r) The 10% rate applies to a Dutch bank or financial institution.
- (s) The 10% rate applies if the recipient holds at least 10% of the capital of the payer.
- (t) The 15% rate applies unless a lesser rate may be imposed by the Philippines on royalties derived by a resident of a third country in similar circumstances. The Philippines-Germany treaty specifies a 10% withholding tax rate on industrial and commercial royalties. Consequently, a 10% rate might apply to these royalties under the Israel-Philippines treaty.
- (u) The 5% rate applies to royalties for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 7.5% rate (Vietnam) applies to technical fees.

- (v) The 5% rate applies to interest on bank loans as well as to interest in connection with sales on credit of merchandise between enterprises or sales of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. Interest on certain government loans is exempt.
- (w) Under a disputed interpretation of the treaty, a 15% rate may apply to dividends paid out of the profits of an approved enterprise or property.
- (x) The tax rate on the royalties in the recipient's country is limited to 20%.
- (y) The 2% rate applies to interest paid on certain government loans. The 5% rate applies to interest received by financial institutions that grant loans in the course of its usual business activities. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (z) This rate applies to interest in connection with sales on credit of merchandise between enterprises and sales of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, and to interest on loans granted by financial institutions.
- (aa) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment (and road transport vehicles under the Belarus treaty), or for copyrights of literary, dramatic, musical or artistic works. The rate for other royalties is 10% (Belarus) or 7% (Spain).
- (bb) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is an Israeli resident or if the recipient is a Thai resident holding at least 15% of the capital of the payer.
- (cc) The 10% rate applies to interest paid to banks or financial institutions, including insurance companies.
- (dd) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of literary, artistic or scientific works, excluding radio or television broadcasting works.
- (ee) Interest on certain government loans is exempt (under the Azerbaijan treaty, interest paid to the State Oil Fund is also included). The 10% rate applies to all other interest payments.
- (ff) The 12.5% rate applies to dividends paid by a company that does not have an approved enterprise or approved property in Israel to US corporations that own at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer, subject to certain conditions. The 15% rate applies to dividends paid out of the profits of an approved enterprise or property. The 25% rate applies to other dividends.
 (ap) The 10% rate applies to interest on a lean from a bank savings institution.
- approved enterprise or property. The 25% rate applies to other dividends.

 The 10% rate applies to interest on a loan from a bank, savings institution, insurance company or similar company. The 17.5% rate applies to other interest. Alternatively, an interest recipient may elect to pay regular tax (the company tax rate is currently 26.5%) on the lending profit margin.
- (hh) The 10% rate applies to copyright and film royalties. The 15% rate applies to industrial and other royalties.
- (ii) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of literary, artistic or scientific works, excluding cinematographic films. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (jj) The 15% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or the right to use, trademarks. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (kk) The 5% rate applies if the dividends are paid to a corporation holding at least 25% of the payer's capital. The 10% (Canada, 15%) rate applies to other dividends.
- (II) The 0% rate applies to interest with respect to sales on credit of merchandise or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. Under the Lithuania treaty, such credit must not exceed six months and related parties are excluded.
- (mm) The 0% rate applies to interest with respect to a loan, debt-claim or credit guaranteed or insured by an institution for insurance or financing of international trade transactions that is wholly owned by the other contracting state (Denmark, Georgia and Moldova) or acts on behalf of the other contracting state (Slovenia), and with respect to interest paid on traded corporate bonds (Denmark and Georgia). The 5% rate applies to other interest.
- (nn) See Sections A and B. A 25% withholding tax rate applies to dividends and other payments to recipients who hold under 10% of the payer entity.
- (00) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer for a consecutive period of at least 12 months.
- (pp) The treaty with North Macedonia, which was signed on 9 December 2015, is effective from 1 January 2019.
- (qq) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to pension schemes. The 20% rate applies to distributions from a real estate investment company if the beneficial owner holds less than 10% of the capital of the company. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.

- (rr) The 0% rate applies to interest on certain government loans, interest paid to pension schemes and interest on certain corporate bonds traded on a stock exchange. The 5% rate (United Kingdom) applies to interest on loans from banks. The higher rate (Germany, 5%; Panama, 15%; United Kingdom, 10%) applies to other interest.
- (ss) The 0% rate applies to interest derived from corporate bonds listed for trading.
- (tt) This is the regular company tax rate for profits and real capital gains effective from 1 January 2018.
- (uu) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership or a real estate investment company) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies to dividends in all other cases. Distributions made by a real estate investment company that is a resident of Israel to a resident of Malta may be taxed in Malta. Such distributions may also be taxed in Israel according to the laws of Israel. However, if the beneficial owner of these distributions is a resident of Malta holding directly less than 10% of the capital of the distributing company, the tax charged in Israel may not exceed a rate of 15% of the gross distribution.
- (vv) The 5% rate applies if the recipient holds at least 10% of the payer's capital. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (ww) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership or a real estate investment company) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases. Under the Armenia treaty, the 0% rate applies if the recipient is the other state, the central bank or a pension fund that does not hold more than 25% of the capital or voting power of the payer.
- (xx) The maximum tax rate is 10% if the beneficial owner of the interest is a resident of the other contracting state. However, interest arising in a contracting state is exempt from tax in that state if one of the following circumstances exists:
 - The interest is paid to the government of the other contracting state, a local authority or the central bank thereof.
 - The interest is paid by the government of that contracting state, a local authority or the central bank thereof.
- (yy) The maximum tax rate is 5% if the beneficial owner of the royalties is a resident of the other contracting state.
- (zz) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (aaa) The treaty with Australia was signed on 27 March 2019. In Israel, it is effective from 1 January 2020. In Australia, it is effective from 1 January 2020 for withholding taxes, 1 April 2020 for fringe benefits taxes and 1 July 2020 for all other taxes. The treaty with Serbia, which was signed on 22 November 2018, is effective from 1 January 2020.
- (bbb) The 5% (Serbia: 10%) rate applies to royalties paid for the use of patents; trademarks (Armenia); designs or models; plans; secret formulas or processes; industrial, commercial or scientific equipment; or for information (know-how) concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 10% (Serbia: 5%) rate applies to other royalties (under the Armenia and Serbia treaties, it applies to royalties for literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films).
- (ccc) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of copyrights of literary, dramatic, musical or artistic works; computer software or patents; or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (ddd) In Israel, the protocol to the treaty with the United Kingdom, which was signed on 17 January 2019, is effective from 1 January 2020. In the United Kingdom, it is effective from 1 January 2020 for withholding taxes, 1 April 2020 for corporation taxes and 6 April 2020 for income and capital gains taxes.

Italy

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Milan GMT +1

Studio Legale Tributario

+39 (02) 85141

Via Meravigli -14 20123 Milan Fax: +39 (02) 8901-0199

Italy

Principal Tax Contact

★ Stefania Radoccia, +39 (02) 851-43802
 National Director of Tax Mobile: +39 335-745-4259

Email: stefania.radoccia@it.ey.com

Email statut

Business Tax Services

★ Alexia Pinter +39 (045) 839-29-526 (resident in Verona)
 Mobile: +39 335-122-9923

Email: alexia.pinter@it.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

★ Maria Antonietta Biscozzi +39 (02) 851-43312

Mobile: +39 335-122-9318

Email: maria-antonietta.biscozzi@it.ey.com

Pasquale Cormio +39 (02) 851-43267 Mobile: +39 320-430-4416

Email: pasquale.cormio@it.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

(resident in Rome)

Giuseppe Mauri

Massimo Milcovich

Marco Cianchelli +39 (02) 8066-93202

Mobile: +39 335-1231-519 Email: marco.cianchelli@it.ey.com

★ Fabio Laureri +39 (06) 675-35-417

Mobile: +39 335-5481-519

Email: fabio.laureri@it.ey.com

+39 (02) 8066-93902

Mobile: +39 335-1230-191

Email: giuseppe.mauri@it.ey.com

+39 (02) 851-43339 Mobile: +39 335-123-0199

Email: massimo.milcovich@it.ey.com

Marta Pensotti Bruni +39 (02) 851-43260

Mobile: +39 334-653-9803

Email: marta.pensotti-bruni@it.ey.com

Paolo Zucca, +39 (02) 851-43938

Capital Markets Mobile: +39 335-123-1388

Email: paolo.zucca@it.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax

Advisory

Simone De Giovanni +39 (02) 851-42645

Mobile: +39 334-217-6944

Email: simone.de-giovanni@it.ey.com

Marco Magenta +39 (02) 851-43529

Mobile: +39 335-545-9199 Email: marco.magenta@it.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Roberto De Bernardinis +39 (02) 851-43486

Mobile: +39 338-538-1456

Email: roberto.de-bernardinis@it.ey.com

Quirino Imbimbo +39 (02) 851-43565

Roberto Lazzarone

Mobile: +39 334-8825-983

Email: quirino.imbimbo@it.ev.com

+39 (02) 851-43325

Mobile: +39 335-123-0136

Email: roberto.lazzarone@it.ey.com

Alessandro Padula +39 (02) 851-43243

Mobile: +39 347-322-1599

Email: alessandro.padula@it.ey.com

★ Savino Tatò +39 (02) 851-43511

Mobile: +39 335-1230-0992 Email: savino.tato@it.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - German Business Center

Georg Augustin +39 (02) 851-43433

Mobile: +39 335-569-6966 Email: georg.augustin@it.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Japanese Business Services

Takahiro Kitte +39 (02) 8066-93230

Mobile: +39 335-123-0052 Email: takahiro.kitte@it.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desk Abroad

Emiliano Zanotti +1 (212) 466-9723

(resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (646) 593-2609 Email: emiliano.zanotti2@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

★ Marco Ragusa +39 (02) 851-43926

Mobile: +39 335-123-0574 Email: marco.ragusa@it.ey.com

Renzo Rivolta +39 (02) 851-43427 Mobile: +39 331-674-3230

Email: renzo.rivolta@it.ey.com

Domenico Serranò +39 (02) 851-43932

Mobile: +39 331-663-8427

Email: domenico.serrano@it.ey.com

Giancarlo Tardio +39 (02) 851-43947

Mobile: +39 335-679-3658 Email: giancarlo.tardio@it.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transfer Pricing and Operating Model Effectiveness

Massimo Bellini +39 (02) 851-43428

★ Davide Bergami

Luigi Colantonio

Mobile: +39 331-674-3260

Email: massimo.bellini@it.ey.com

+39 (02) 851-43409

Mobile: +39 335-122-9309

Email: davide.bergami@it.ey.com

Giusy Bochicchio +39 (02) 851-43650

Mobile: +39 335-602-2681

Email: giusy.bochicchio@it.ey.com

+39 (02) 851-49466

Mobile: +39 346-507-6349

Email: luigi.colantonio@it.ey.com

Antonfortunato Corneli, +39 (02) 851-43911

Capital Markets Mobile: +39 335-815-6168

Email: antonfortunato.corneli@it.ey.com

Alfredo Orlandi +39 (02) 851-43465

Mobile: +39 335-153-3674 Email: alfredo.orlandi@it.ey.com **Business Tax Advisory**

Marco Cristoforoni +39 (02) 851-43250

Mobile: +39 335-122-9736

Email: marco.cristoforoni@it.ey.com

Giovanni Lettieri +39 (02) 851-43516

Mobile: +39 335-565-1957

Email: giovanni.lettieri@it.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Fabrizio Cimino +39 (02) 851-43241

Mobile: +39 335-1425-985 Email: fabrizio.cimino@it.ey.com

Paolo Santarelli +39 (02) 851-43271

Mobile: +39 335-1233-151

Email: paolo.santarelli@it.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Stefano Pavesi +39 (02) 851-43646

Mobile: +39 366-6149-252 Email: stefano.pavesi@it.ey.com

Legal Services

Daniele Caneva +39 (02) 851-42999

Mobile: +39 339-797-9744 Email: daniele.caneva@it.ey.com

Oriana Granato +39 (02) 851-49387

Mobile: +39 334-505-2215 Email: oriana.granato@it.ey.com

Franco Grilli +39 (02) 851-43961

Mobile: +39 348-230-2537 Email: franco.grilli@it.ey.com

★ Stefania Radoccia +39 (02) 851-43802

Mobile: +39 335-745-4259

Fax: +39 (051) 235-538

Email: stefania.radoccia@it.ey.com

Bologna GMT +1

Studio Legale Tributario Via Massimo D'Azeglio, 34

40123 Bologna

Italy

Advisory

+39 (051) 278-411

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax

Mario Ferrol +39 (051) 278-434

Mobile: +39 335-122-9904 Email: mario.ferrol@it.ey.com

Luisa Savio +39 (051) 278-336

Mobile: +39 335-774-1962 Email: luisa.savio@it.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transfer Pricing and

Operating Model Effectiveness

Vanessa Greco +39 (051) 278-337 Mobile: +39 349-394-0897

Email: vanessa.greco@it.ey.com

Florence GMT +1

Studio Legale Tributario +39 (055) 552-411 Piazza della Liberta, 11 Fax: +39 (055) 555

Piazza della Liberta, 11 Fax: +39 (055) 552-4420 50123 Florence +39 (055) 552-4410

Italy

Business Tax Advisory

Cristiano Margheri +39 (055) 552-4449

Mobile: + 39 333-546-6772

Email: cristiano.margheri@it.ey.com

Angelo Rabatti +39 (055) 552-4441

> Mobile: +39 335-701-6206 Email: angelo.rabatti@it.ey.com

Rome GMT +1

Studio Legale Tributario

+39 (06) 855-67-111 Fax: +39 (06) 855-67-336

Via Aurora, 43 00187 Rome

Italy

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Daniele Ascoli

+39 (06) 855-67-5377 Mobile: + 39 335-174-1603

Email: daniele.ascoli@it.ey.com

Domenico Borzumato (resident in London)

+44 (20) 7951-5693 Mobile: +39 335-144-4978

Email: dborzumato@uk.ey.com International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing and

Operating Model Effectiveness Livio Zallo. Capital Markets

+39 (06) 855-67-353 Mobile: +39 335-126-7096 Email: livio.zallo@it.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting ★ Fabio Laureri

+39 (06) 675-35-417 Mobile: +39 335-5481-519 Email: fabio.laureri@it.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Giacomo Albano

+39 (06) 855-67-338 Mobile: +39 335-745-4245 Email: giacomo.albano@it.ey.com

Francesco Bonichi

+39 (06) 855-67-370 Mobile: +39 335-711-4656

Email: francesco.bonichi@it.ey.com +39 (06) 855-67-349

+39 (06) 855-67-111

Alessandro Pacieri

Mobile: +39 339-752-8882

Email: alessandro.pacieri@it.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Barbara Damin

Mobile: +39 338-935-0115 Email: barbara.damin@it.ey.com

Claudia Giambanco

+39 (06) 855-67-332 Mobile: +39 335-123-3660

Email: claudia.giambanco@it.ey.com

Indirect Tax

★ Nicoletta Mazzitelli

+39 (06) 855-67-323

Mobile: +39 335-752-7026 Email: nicoletta.mazzitelli@it.ey.com

Legal Services

Francesco Marotta +39 (06) 855-67-807

Mobile: +39 335-596-1663

Email: francesco.marotta@it.ey.com

816 ITALY Treviso GMT +1 Studio Legale Tributario +39 (0422) 625-111 v. le Appiani 20/B Fax: +39 (0422) 228-06 31100 Treviso Italy **Business Tax Advisory** Stefano Brunello +39 (0422) 625-106 Mobile: +39 335-123-2646 Email: stefano.brunello@it.ey.com Valeria Mangano +39 (0422) 625-165 Mobile: +39 335-123-2639 Email: valeria.mangano@it.ey.com Turin **GMT +1** Studio Legale Tributario +39 (011) 516-5211 Via Meucci. 5 Fax: +39 (011) 531-047 10121 Turin Italy Tax Technology and Transformation Marco Bosca +39 (011) 516-5236 Mobile: +39 335-123-2994 Email: marco.bosca@it.ey.com Verona GMT +1 +39 (045) 839-2911 Studio Legale Tributario Fax: +39 (045) 8392-9527 Viale Isonzo, 11 37126 Verona Italy **Business Tax Services** Alexia Pinter +39 (045) 839-29-526 Mobile: +39 335-122-9923 Email: alexia.pinter@it.ey.com A. At a glance Comporate Income Toy Data (0/) 24 (a)

Corporate income fax Rate (%)	24 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	1.2/24 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	24 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0/1.2/26 (c)(d)
Interest	0/12.5/26 (e)(f)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	0/22.5/30 (f)(g)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited (h)

- (a) A 3.5% surcharge applies to banks and other financial entities. A local tax on productive activities (imposta regionale sulle attività produttive, or IRAP) is imposed on the net value of production at a standard rate of 3.9%. For further details regarding IRAP, see Section B.
- (b) For details concerning capital gains taxation, see Section B.
- (c) Withholding tax is not imposed on dividends paid to resident companies. The 26% rate applies to dividends paid to resident individuals with substantial and non-substantial participations (for information on substantial and non-substantial participations, see the discussion of capital gains taxation in Section B). The 26% rate applies to dividends paid to nonresidents. Nonresidents may be able to obtain a refund of the withholding tax equal to

- the amount of foreign tax paid on the dividends, up to a limit of 11/26 of the withholding tax paid. Tax treaties may provide for a lower tax rate. A 1.2% rate applies under certain circumstances (see Section B). If either the treaty or the 1.2% rate applies, the 11/26 tax refund cannot be claimed.
- (d) Under the European Union (EU) Parent-Subsidiary Directive, dividends distributed by an Italian subsidiary to an EU parent company are exempt from withholding tax, if among other conditions, the recipient holds 10% or more of the shares of the subsidiary for at least 12 months. See Section B. Similar treatment (however, a 24-month minimum shareholding period is required) may apply to dividend payments to Swiss parents under the EU-Switzerland treaty (Article 15).
 - The 0% rate applies under certain circumstances to interest derived by nonresidents on the white list (see Section B) from treasury bonds, bonds issued by banks and "listed" companies, "listed" bonds issued by "non-listed" companies (often referred to as "mini-bonds"), nonbank current accounts and certain cash pooling arrangements, and in other specific cases (for example, mid- to long-term loans with Italian or foreign banks or qualifying financial institutions). The term "listed" refers to a listing on the Italian exchange or on an official exchange or a multilateral system for exchange of an EU or European Economic Area (EEA) country. The 26% rate applies to interest derived by residents and nonresidents from corporate bonds and similar instruments and from loans in the case of resident individuals and nonresident recipients, in general. The 26% rate also applies as a final tax to interest paid to residents on bank accounts and deposit certificates. The rate applicable to interest paid on treasury bonds issued by the Italian government and by whitelist countries is reduced to 12.5%. For resident individuals carrying on business activities in Italy and resident companies, interest withholding taxes are advance payments of tax. In all other cases, the withholding taxes are final taxes. Tax treaties may also provide for lower rates. For further details, see Section B
 - (f) No withholding tax is imposed on interest and royalties paid between associated companies of different EU member states if certain conditions are met. For details, see Section B. Similar treatment may apply to interest payments to Swiss companies under the EU-Switzerland treaty (Article 15).
- (g) The withholding tax rate of 30% applies to royalties paid to nonresidents. However, in certain circumstances, the tax applies on 75% of the gross amount, resulting in an effective tax rate of 22.5%. These rates may be reduced under tax treaties.
- (h) Loss carryforwards are allowed for corporate income tax purposes only (not for IRAP). Losses may be carried forward indefinitely. Losses can generally be used against a maximum amount of 80% of taxable income, with an exception made for those incurred in the first three years of an activity, which can be used against 100% of taxable income. Anti-abuse rules may limit loss carryforwards.

B. Taxes on corporate income and capital gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are subject to corporate income tax (*imposta sul reddito delle società*, or IRES) on their worldwide income (however, effective from the 2016 fiscal year, an elective branch exemption regime is available; see Section E). A resident company is a company that has any of the following located in Italy for the majority of the tax year:

- Its registered office
- Its administrative office (similar to a "place of effective management" concept)
- Its principal activity

Unless they are able to prove the contrary, foreign entities controlling an Italian company are deemed to be resident for tax purposes in Italy (so-called "Esterovestizione") if either of the following conditions is satisfied:

- The foreign entity is directly or indirectly controlled by Italian resident entities or individuals.
- The majority of members of the board of directors managing the foreign entity are resident in Italy.

Nonresident companies are subject to IRES on their Italian-source income only.

Rates of corporate income tax. The 2020 corporate tax rate is 24%. A 3.5% surcharge applies to banks and other financial entities for which the aggregate corporate tax rate is 27.5%.

Banks, insurance and financial entities are allowed to deduct 96% of their net interest expenses (they are not subject to the general 30% Earnings Before Interest, Taxes, Depreciation and Amortization (EBITDA) limitation discussed in *Limitations on interest deductions* in Section C).

Local tax. Resident and nonresident companies are subject to a regional tax on productive activities (*imposta regionale sulle attività produttive*, or IRAP) on their Italian-source income. For manufacturing companies, IRAP is imposed at a standard rate of 3.9% on the "net value of production" (see below). However, different rates apply to the following:

- Corporations and entities granted concession rights other than those running highways and tunnels: 4.2%
- Banks, other financial entities and holdings (that is, companies whose main or exclusive activity is holding shares in other companies): 4.65%
- Insurance companies: 5.9%
- Public administration entities performing business activities: 8.5%

In addition, each of the 20 Italian regions may increase or decrease the rate of IRAP by a maximum of 0.9176 percentage point, and companies generating income in more than one region are required to allocate their tax base for IRAP purposes among the various regions in the IRAP tax return.

The IRAP tax base is the "net value of production," which is calculated by subtracting the cost of production from the value of production (that is, in general, revenue less operating costs). The IRAP calculation must take into account the profit-and-loss scheme contained in provisions introduced by Legislative Decree No. 139/2015, as well as the corresponding tax provisions expressly applicable to IRAP, which were introduced by Law Decree No. 244/2016. Certain deductions are not allowed for IRAP purposes, such as the following:

- · Bad debt losses.
- Labor costs (excluding certain compulsory social contributions and a fixed amount of the wages, in application of the so-called Cuneo Fiscale). However, under the 2015 Budget Law, labor costs incurred for employees hired on a permanent basis are fully deductible for IRAP purposes, beginning with the fiscal year including 31 December 2015.
- Interest expenses (but interest income is not taxable). However, banks, insurance companies and qualifying holding companies can deduct 96% of interest expenses and are taxed on 100% of interest income.

In addition, special rules for the calculation of the tax base for IRAP purposes apply to banking institutions, insurance companies, public entities and noncommercial entities.

Capital gains

Resident companies and nonresident companies with a permanent establishment in Italy. In general, capital gains derived by resident companies or nonresident companies with a permanent establishment (PE) in Italy are subject to IRES and IRAP (gains derived from sales of participations and extraordinary capital gains derived from transfers of going concerns are excluded from the tax base for IRAP purposes). Capital gains on investments that have been recorded in the last three financial statements as fixed assets may be electively taxed over a maximum period of five years.

Italian corporate taxpayers (that is, companies and branches) may benefit from a 95% participation exemption regime (that is, only 5% is taxable) for capital gains derived from disposals of Italian or foreign shareholdings that satisfy all of the following conditions:

- The shareholding has been classified in the first financial statements closed during the holding period as a long-term financial investment.
- The Italian parent company holds the shareholding for an uninterrupted period of at least 12 months before the disposal.
- The subsidiary has been carrying out uninterruptedly through the last three financial years prior to the year of the disposal an active business activity (real estate companies are assumed not to be carrying on a business activity; therefore, they can satisfy this requirement only under certain limited circumstances).
- The subsidiary must have not been resident in a low-tax jurisdiction uninterruptedly as of the beginning of the holding period or, under certain circumstances, through the last five years (unless the taxpayer can prove, also by way of an advance tax ruling, that the subsidiary was actually subject to a congruous level of taxation). For additional information regarding gains from low-tax participations, see *Dividends*).

In general, capital losses on participations are deductible. An exception exists for capital losses on participations that would benefit from the 95% participation exemption. These losses are 100% nondeductible. However, losses from sales of participations not qualifying for the participation exemption are nondeductible only up to the amount equal to the exempt portion of the dividends received on such participations during the 36 months preceding the sale.

Nonresident companies without a PE in Italy. Most tax treaties prevent Italy from levying tax on nonresidents deriving capital gains from the sale of Italian participations (exceptions are made for those cases in which treaties allow Italy to levy tax if the value of the company is mostly represented by real estate property).

If no treaty protection is available, effective from 2019, capital gains derived by a nonresident entity from the transfer of any substantial participations in Italian companies and partnerships are subject to a 26% substitute tax. A different treatment applied until 2018 under which such capital gains were subject to 24% IRES on 58.14% of the amount, resulting in an effective 13.95% taxation.

A "substantial participation" in a company listed on a stock exchange requires more than 2% of the voting rights at ordinary

shareholders' meetings or 5% of the company's capital. For an unlisted company, these percentages are increased to 20% and 25%, respectively.

Capital gains on "non-substantial participations" are also subject to 26% source taxation. However, certain exemptions to the 26% rate may apply under domestic law, such as for the following:

- Nonresidents (including persons from a low-tax jurisdiction) selling listed shares
- Nonresident shareholders resident in white-list jurisdictions (that is, with which Italy has a full exchange-of-information clause in place) under specified circumstances

Administration. Income tax returns for companies with a calendar year must be filed by 30 November of the following year. Income tax returns for companies with a non-calendar year must be filed by the end of the 11th month of the following year. Companies must make advance payments of their corporate and local tax liability based on a forecast method or a specified percentage of the tax paid for the preceding year.

IRES and IRAP must be paid in accordance with the following schedule:

- The first advance payment due for the current fiscal year, amounting to 40% of the tax paid for the previous year, must be paid by the same date as the balance due for the previous fiscal year (last day of the sixth month following the end of the previous fiscal year).
- The second advance payment of 60% must be paid by the last day of the 11th month following the end of the fiscal year.
- The balance payment must be paid by the last day of the sixth month following the end of the fiscal year.

Statute of limitations. The 2016 Budget Law introduced a change to the statute of limitations rules. Under the new measures, a company may be subject to a tax assessment up to the end of the fifth year following the year of filing of the relevant tax return (the previous term was the fourth year following the year of the filing of the tax return). In addition, the statute of limitations is now extended to seven years for a failure to file any tax return (the previous term was five years). The 2016 Budget Law repealed the doubling of the statute of limitations in the case of criminal tax investigations. The new rules apply to tax assessments issued with reference to the 2016 fiscal year and subsequent years.

Law Decree No. 193/2016 introduced new provisions with respect to the correction of tax returns. To correct mistakes or omissions, including those related to increased or reduced taxable income, tax debts or tax credits, taxpayers may now submit an amending return to the Revenue Agency before the statute of limitations period expires (that is, before 31 December of the fifth year following the year in which the relevant tax return is filed). Any arising tax credits can then be offset against other amounts due, subject to certain conditions.

Tax rulings. Several tax ruling procedures are available in Italy.

The following are the main categories of rulings:

- Ordinary ruling (interpello ordinario), concerning the application of statutory provisions with objectively unclear interpretations
- Probative ruling (interpello probatorio), concerning the valuation and the fulfillment of the requirements necessary to qualify for specific tax regimes
- Anti-abuse ruling (*interpello antiabuso*), concerning the application of the abuse of law legislation to actual cases
- Exempting ruling (interpello disapplicativo), concerning the relief from application of specific anti-avoidance rules (for example, limitations to deductions or tax credits)

Advance Tax Agreements for Companies with International Operations. The scope of the Advance Tax Agreement for Companies with International Operations (commonly referred to also as the "International Ruling") includes the following:

- Transfer-pricing issues (through the conclusion of advance pricing agreements [APAs])
- · Cross-border flow matters
- Attribution of profits to domestic and foreign PEs
- Existence of PEs
- Agreements on the tax basis of assets in the case of inbound and outbound migrations

In principle, the International Ruling is valid for five years, which consists of the year in which it is signed and the following four years, to the extent that the underlying factual and legal circumstances remain unchanged.

During the period of validity of the agreement, the tax authorities may exercise their power of scrutiny only with respect to matters that are not covered in the agreement.

Rollback effects are possible.

Advance tax ruling for new investments. Another type of ruling is available for investments of at least EUR20 million that have a significant and durable impact on employment with respect to the particular business activity.

The ruling provides the taxpayer an advance confirmation of the tax treatment of the entire investment plan (including the various envisaged transactions to achieve the plan) as well as, if needed, assurance on whether a going concern is formed. In addition, the ruling may also confirm the absence of any abusive behaviors, the existence of prerequisites to exclude the application of antiavoidance provisions or recognition of access to specific tax regimes.

Taxpayers conforming to the ruling response may also take advantage of the Cooperative Compliance Program (see *Cooperative Compliance Program* in Section C), regardless of their turnover threshold.

Dividends. Dividends distributed to Italian entities and Italian PEs of foreign companies are 95% excluded from corporate taxation regardless of the source (domestic or foreign) of such dividends and are taxable on a cash basis.

Dividends sourced in low-tax jurisdictions are taxed according to the following rules:

- Dividends derived from direct participations in low-tax subsidiaries are fully taxed.
- Dividends derived indirectly through controlled foreign whitelist subsidiaries with low-tax participations are fully taxed.
- Dividends sourced in a low-tax country may obtain 95% ordinary exemption treatment if the taxpayer can document that the participation in the foreign entity did not lead to an allocation of income to countries or territories with a privileged tax regime.
- Low-tax dividends are 50% excluded from corporate taxation if
 the taxpayer can document that the foreign entity carried out as
 its main activity an actual industrial or commercial activity in
 the relevant market or territory. In this case, the Italian company may also benefit from a 50% foreign tax credit on the foreign taxes paid by the subsidiary.
- Dividends accrued during any fiscal year before 2015 and paid by a low-tax entity in or after 2015 may obtain 95% exclusion treatment provided that the entity was considered white-listed under the pre-2015 regime.

The definition of low-tax jurisdiction was amended by Legislative Decree No. 142/2018, which implements the EU Anti-Avoidance-Tax-Directive (ATAD) according to which foreign subsidiaries are considered low-tax if they are subject to either of the following:

- An effective level of income taxation lower than 50% of the Italian corporate income tax (IRES) rate had the company been resident in Italy
- A nominal tax rate lower than 50% (also considering tax rates resulting from special local tax regimes) of the Italian corporate income tax (IRES) rate in the event that the foreign subsidiary is not controlled by the Italian parent (for example, less than 50% participation)

Dividends distributed by Italian companies to nonresident companies without a PE in Italy are subject to a 26% withholding tax (double tax treaties may provide for lower rates). Nonresidents may obtain a refund of dividend withholding tax equal to the amount of foreign tax paid on the dividends, but the maximum refund equals 11/26 of the withholding tax paid. Dividends paid by Italian entities (out of profits accrued in the fiscal year following the one in progress on 31 December 2007 and in subsequent fiscal years) to entities established in an EU member state or in an EEA country included in the white list are subject to a reduced withholding tax rate of 1.2%. If a treaty withholding tax rate or the domestic 1.2% rate applies, the 11/26 tax refund cannot be claimed.

As a result of the implementation of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive (Directive 90/435/EEC), companies from EU member states that receive dividends from Italian companies may be exempted from the dividend withholding tax or obtain a refund of the tax paid if they hold at least 10% of the shares of the payer for at least one year. A similar provision is available for Swiss recipients under certain circumstances on the basis of Article 15 of the EU-Switzerland tax treaty of 2004.

For nonresident companies with a PE in Italy, dividends may be attributed to the Italian PE for tax purposes. In this case, the dividend is taxed at the level of the PE, and no withholding tax applies.

Withholding taxes on interest and royalties. Under Italian domestic law, a 26% withholding tax is imposed on loan interest paid to nonresidents. Lower rates may apply under double tax treaties.

A 30% withholding tax applies to royalties (including rent for industrial equipment) paid to nonresidents. In certain circumstances, the tax applies to 75% of the gross amount, resulting in an effective tax rate of 22.5%. Lower rates may apply under double tax treaties.

As a result of the implementation of the EU Interest and Royalty Directive (Directive 2003/49/EC), interest payments and qualifying royalties paid between "associated companies" of different EU member states are exempt from withholding tax. A company is an "associated company" of a second company if any of the following circumstances exist:

- The first company has a direct minimum holding of 25% of the voting rights of the second company.
- The second company has a direct minimum holding of 25% of the voting rights of the first company.
- An EU company has a direct minimum holding of 25% of the voting rights of both the first company and the second company.

Under the EU directive, the shareholding must be held for an uninterrupted period of at least 12 months. If the 12-month requirement is not satisfied as of the date of payment of the interest or royalties, the withholding agent must withhold taxes on interest or royalties. However, if the requirement is subsequently satisfied, the recipient of the payment may request a refund from the tax authorities.

To qualify for the withholding tax exemption, the following additional conditions must be satisfied:

- The recipient must be a company from another EU member state that is established as one of the legal forms listed in Annex A of the law.
- The company must be subject to corporate tax without being exempt or subject to a tax that is identical or similar.
- The recipient must be the beneficial owner of the payment.

An interest and royalty regime similar to the abovementioned Directive 2003/49/EC applies under certain circumstances to recipients residing in Switzerland on the basis of Article 15 of the EC-Switzerland tax treaty of 2004.

Domestic withholding taxes on interest and royalties may be reduced or eliminated under tax treaties.

An exemption also applies to interest derived by nonresidents on the white list under certain circumstances (see footnote [e] in Section A).

Tax on financial transactions. A domestic tax on financial transactions (so-called "Tobin Tax," which is also known as the "Italian

Financial Transaction Tax") is imposed on certain financial transactions regardless of where the transactions are executed and the nationalities of the parties. The tax is imposed on the following types of transfers:

- Transfers of shares and participating financial instruments issued by Italian resident entities (including the conversions of bonds into shares but excluding the conversion of bonds into newly issued shares in the case of the exercise of options of existing shareholders)
- Transfers of other instruments representing the above shares and participating financial instruments
- Derivatives transactions that have as a main underlying asset the above shares or participating financial instruments
- Transactions in "derivative financial instruments" in shares and participating financial instruments or in such instruments whose value depends mostly on the value of one or more of the above financial instruments
- Transactions in any other securities that allow the purchase or sale of the above shares and participating financial instruments or transactions that allow for cash regulations based on the shares

The tax on financial transactions also applies to high-frequency trading transactions executed on Italian financial markets if conditions listed in the Ministerial Decree issued on 21 February 2013 are met. Specific exemptions and exclusions are also provided by this decree (for example, the tax does not apply to new issues of shares or on intercompany transactions).

The tax is levied at the following rates, which depend on the type of transaction and relevant market:

- Transactions in shares and participating financial instruments are subject to a 0.1% tax if executed on a regulated market or a multilateral trading facility established in an EU member state or in an EEA member state allowing an adequate exchange of information with Italy. The rate is 0.2% in all other cases.
- Transactions in derivatives and other financial instruments relating to shares and participating financial instruments are subject to a fixed tax ranging from EUR0.01875 to EUR200, depending on the type of instrument and the value of the agreements. If derivative contracts are executed on a regulated market or multilateral trade facility, the tax is reduced to 20% of these fixed amounts.
- High-frequency trading transactions are subject to a 0.02% tax on the counter-value of orders automatically generated (including revocations or changes to original orders). The tax is applied in addition to the tax on financial transactions due on transfers of shares and participating financial instruments as well as on transactions in the relevant derivative instruments.

The tax on financial transactions on share transactions is due from the transferee only, while the tax applicable to transactions in derivatives is due from each party to the transaction.

The tax payment must be made in accordance with the following rules:

• By the 16th day of the month following the month in which the transfer of the ownership occurred (if effected through the

Centralized Management Company [Società di Gestione Accentrata], by the 16th day of the second month following the transaction date) for the following:

- Shares and participating financial instruments issued by Italian resident entities
- Instruments representing such shares and participating financial instruments
- By the 16th day of the month following the month in which the contract is concluded (if effected through the Centralized Management Company, by the 16th day of the second month following the transactions date) for the following:
 - Derivatives that have as a main underlying asset the above shares or participating financial instruments
 - "Derivative financial instruments" in shares and participating financial instruments
 - Instruments whose value depends mostly on the value of one or more of the above financial instruments
 - Other securities that allow the purchase and sale of the above shares and participating financial instruments or that allow for cash regulations (settlements) based on such financial instruments
- By the 16th day of the month following the month in which the annulment or amending order is sent for the high-frequency trading transactions executed on Italian financial markets

Digital Services Tax. The 2020 Budget Law enacted a Digital Services Tax (DST) immediately effective as of 1 January 2020 by building on the DST provision that was contained in the 2019 Budget Law but that never entered into force as result of the absence of a required implementing decree.

The DST is an indirect tax (that is, not eligible for double tax treaty protection) and is applied at a rate of 3% on revenues deriving from the supply to third parties of the following "digital servicers":

- Placement on a digital interface of an advertisement targeted at users of that interface
- Making available to users a multi-sided digital interface that allows the users to find other users and to interact with them and that may also facilitate the provision of the underlying supply of goods or services directly between users
- Transmission of data collected about users and generated from users' activities on digital interfaces

The DST is imposed on resident and nonresident enterprises that during a fiscal year (to be assumed as the calendar year), individually or at group level, realized both of the following:

- An amount of revenue not lower than EUR750 million
- An amount of revenue derived from digital services realized in Italy not lower than EUR5,500,000

Revenues from the above digital services are deemed to be derived within Italy if the user (that is, the relevant device) is located in Italy at a qualifying point in time and on the basis of specific nexus criteria depending on the type of service.

Exit tax. The following transactions qualify as taxable events in Italy:

- The transfer of tax residence abroad
- The transfer of assets on cross-border mergers and demergers

- The transfer of assets from a resident company to a foreign exempt PE (a foreign PE for which the Italian head office had opted for the branch exemption regime)
- The transfer of assets from an Italian PE to the foreign headquarters or to other PEs

As a result, any unrealized capital gains must be computed on the basis of the fair market value principle and taxed immediately. Any of such transfers is not considered a taxable event only to the extent that the assets related to the Italian business remain attributed to an Italian PE.

As an alternative to an immediate levy, Italian companies shifting their tax residence (or undergoing any of the abovementioned cross-border reorganizations or transfers of assets) to other EU or EEA countries with which Italy has a full tax information exchange agreement in place may elect to spread the payment of the exit tax through five annual installments.

Inbound migration. The tax migration of companies from a whitelist jurisdiction to Italy entails the tax step-up of the company's assets and liabilities at fair market value.

For entities migrating to Italy from low-tax jurisdictions, the tax basis of the assets must be agreed to in advance through an advance ruling (see *Administration*) or otherwise it must be considered equal to the lower of the acquisition cost, the book value or the fair market value, with the tax basis of the liabilities amounting to the higher of these items.

Patent Box Regime. The 2015 Budget Law introduced a favorable tax regime for income generated through the use of qualified intangible assets, such as industrial patents, models and designs capable of being legally protected, know-how and other intellectual properties (IPs).

Taxpayers performing activities related to such intangibles are eligible, under a specific election, for a downward adjustment of the IRES and IRAP bases equal to 50% (for 2017 and subsequent years) of the income derived from the use of the qualifying IPs. The exemption applies to income earned both from the licensing of the IPs to related or unrelated parties and from the direct exploitation of the asset. An advance ruling may be available under certain circumstances as an alternative to a self-computation of the benefit.

Capital gains derived from the disposal of the qualifying assets can be exempted if at least the 90% of the cash received from the disposal is used to maintain or develop other qualifying intangible assets before the end of the second fiscal year following the year in which the disposal took place.

Foreign tax relief. A foreign tax credit may be claimed for foreign-source income. The amount of the foreign tax credit cannot exceed that part of the corporate income tax, computed at the standard rate, that is attributable to the foreign-source income. Accordingly, the foreign tax credit may be claimed up to the amount that results from prorating the total tax due by the proportion of foreign-source income over total income.

If income is received from more than one foreign country, the above limitation on the foreign tax credit is applied for each country (per-country limitation). Excess foreign tax credits may be carried forward or back for eight years.

For corporate groups that elect the worldwide tax consolidation (see Section C), an Italian parent company may consolidate profits and losses of its foreign subsidiaries joining the tax group and compute a single group tax liability. Such group tax liability may be offset by a foreign tax credit granted to the resident parent company with respect to taxes paid abroad by foreign subsidiaries that are members of the tax group.

C. Determination of business income

General. To determine taxable income, profits disclosed in the financial statements are adjusted for exempt profits, nondeductible expenses, special deductions and losses carried forward. Exempt profits include interest on government bonds issued on or before 30 September 1986 and income subject to Italian withholding tax at source as a final tax.

The following general principles govern the deduction of expenses:

- Expenses are deductible if and to the extent to which they relate to activities or assets that produce revenue or other receipts that are included in income.
- Expenses are deductible in the fiscal year to which they relate (accrual basis rule). Exceptions are provided for specific items, such as compensation due to directors, which is deductible in the fiscal year in which it is paid.

Deductibility of municipal property tax. The 2020 Budget Law increased to 50% the deductibility from corporate income tax of the municipal property tax relating to immovable properties qualifying as capital assets (that is, not trade assets). The new percentage for the fiscal year following the one that includes 31 December 2018 (that is, the 2019 fiscal year for calendar year entities). The deduction percentage will increase to 60% for the 2020 and 2021 fiscal years, and to 100% for the 2022 fiscal year and future years. For further details regarding this tax, see Section D.

Inventories. Inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or market value for both fiscal and accounting purposes. For determination of "cost," companies may select one of the various methods of inventory valuation specifically provided in the law, such as first-in, first-out (FIFO); last-in, first-out (LIFO); or average cost.

Depreciation and amortization allowances. Depreciation at rates not exceeding those prescribed by the Ministry of Finance is calculated on the purchase price or cost of manufacturing. Incidental costs, such as customs duties and transport and installation expenses, are included in the depreciable base. Depreciation is computed on the straight-line method. Rates for plant and machinery vary between 3% and 15%.

In general, buildings may be depreciated using a 3% annual rate. Land may not be depreciated. If a building has not been purchased separately from the underlying land, for tax purposes, the gross value must be divided between the non-depreciable land

component and the depreciable building component. The land component may not be less than 20% of the gross value (increased to 30% for industrial buildings). As a result, the effective depreciation rate for buildings is 2.4% (2.1% for industrial buildings).

Purchased goodwill may be amortized over a period of 18 years. Know-how, copyrights and patents may be amortized in accordance with financial statements, but over at least two fiscal years. The amortization period for trademarks is 18 years.

Research expenses and advertising expenses may be either entirely deducted in the year incurred or written off in equal installments in that year and in the four subsequent years, at the company's option.

Amortization allowances of other rights may be claimed with reference to the utilization period provided by the agreement.

The 2020 Budget Law replaced the extra-amortization regime previously available with a new tax credit for the purchase of new tangible assets (including the ones previously covered by extra amortization), which is effective starting from the fiscal year following the fiscal year that includes 31 December 2019 (that is, the 2020 fiscal year for calendar-year entities).

The new regime applies to investments made by 31 December 2020 with an extension to 30 June 2021, provided that purchase orders are accepted by the seller by 31 December 2020 and at least 20% of their price is paid by the same date.

The following are the amounts of the tax credit:

- In general, for new tangible assets, the tax credit amounts to 6% of the purchase cost with a maximum annual investment amount of EUR2 million.
- For new high-tech assets qualifying under the Industry 4.0 Plan, the tax credit amounts to 40% of the purchase cost for investments up to EUR2,500,000 and 20% of the purchase cost for investments from EUR2,500,000 to EUR10 million. No additional tax credit is provided for investments over EUR10 million.
- For new software-related investments (that is, software, information technology systems and platforms) related to the Industry 4.0 Plan, the tax credit amounts to 15% of the purchase cost with a maximum annual investment amount of EUR700,000.

A third-party appraisal is required in the case of any Industry 4.0 Plan purchase (high-tech and software related) with a value higher than EUR300,000.

To qualify for this measure, the law states that assets must be purchased from 1 January 2020 to 31 December 2020, with an extension to 30 June 2021, provided that purchase orders are accepted by the seller by 31 December 2020 and at least 20% of their price is paid by the same date.

The tax credit applies in five equal annual installments (three equal installments for software-related investments) as of the year following the year in which the assets come into operation (and satisfy the requirements provided by the Industry 4.0 Plan).

The new regime applies starting from the fiscal year following the fiscal year that includes 31 December 2019 (that is, the 2020 fiscal year for calendar-year entities).

Step-up of Italian participations. The 2020 Budget Law revamps a one-off opportunity for resident individuals and nonresident entities to elect for a tax step-up of participations in unlisted Italian companies held as of 1 January 2020 through the payment of a substitute tax.

The base of the substitute tax equals the value of the participation as of 1 January 2020 and needs to be certified by a sworn appraisal prepared no later than 30 June 2020. The rate of the substitute tax is 11%.

The substitute tax may either be paid in full by 30 June 2020 or through three annual installments beginning 30 June 2020 (with the second and third installments due by 30 June 2021 and 30 June 2022 and subject to an annual 3% interest surcharge).

Step-up of business assets. The 2020 Budget Law revamps a one-off opportunity for Italian companies adopting Italian generally accepted accounting principles to step up business assets for accounting and tax purposes. The election may apply to tangible and intangible assets (with certain exceptions), including qualifying shareholdings, provided that both of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The relevant assets are included in the balance sheet related to the period that is in progress on 31 December 2018.
- All of the assets belonging to the category chosen for the stepup are included in the regime mentioned above.

The step-up is to be made in the financial statements for the 2019 fiscal year.

A 12% substitute tax for amortizable or depreciable assets and 10% for non-amortizable or non-depreciable assets must be paid.

Tax recognition of the new values for depreciation and amortization purposes starts from the third fiscal year following the one in which the step-up is made.

Tax recognition for capital gains purposes starts from the fourth year following the one in which the step-up was made.

The equity reserve created as a result of the accounting step-up can be freely distributed provided that a 10% substitute tax is paid.

If the step-ups are made to realign the tax values of the assets to their book values, the option is available also for International Accounting Standards or International Financial Reporting Standards adopters.

Tax credit for research and development. A tax credit is available for eligible research and development (R&D) expenses for the 2020 fiscal year. The 2020 Budget Law introduced significant amendments to the existing R&D tax credit regime. The amendments extended the benefit to activities of technological innovation and design and introduced a new computation method directly based on the qualifying costs incurred in the relevant fiscal

year (it is no longer based on the incremental costs compared to the 2012 to 2014 average).

Under the new regime, the eligible R&D activities are classified into three categories. The following are the amounts of the tax credit changes for each category:

- For R&D activities, the tax credit amounts to 12% of the eligible expenses with a maximum annual amount granted to each company of EUR3 million.
- For technological innovation, the tax credit amounts to 6% of the eligible expenses (increased to 10% in the case of ecological transition or if the relevant activity qualifies as a digital innovation under the Industry 4.0 Plan) with a maximum annual amount granted to each company of EUR1,500,000.
- For design activities carried out by companies in the textile and fashion, footwear, eyewear, goldsmith, furniture and ceramics sectors for the design and manufacture of new products and samples, the tax credit amounts to 6% of the eligible expenses with a maximum annual amount granted to each company of EUR1,500,000.

Provisions. The Italian tax law provides a limited number of provisions.

Bad and doubtful debts. A general provision of 0.5% of total trade receivables at the year-end may be made each year until the total doubtful debt provision reaches 5%. Bad debts actually incurred are deductible to the extent they are not covered by the accumulated reserve. In this regard, losses on bad debts are deductible for corporate income tax purposes only if they derive from "certain and precise" elements and if the debtor has been subject to a bankruptcy procedure or insolvency procedure. The Internationalization Decree provides that, effective from the 2015 fiscal year, the deduction for bad debt losses is allowed with respect to foreign bankruptcy and insolvency procedures, to the extent that they are equivalent to the Italian procedures and that the relevant foreign country allows a satisfactory exchange of information. "Certain and precise elements" are deemed to exist if one of the following conditions is met:

- The bad debt is not more than EUR2,500 (or EUR5,000 in the case of companies having a turnover not less than EUR100 million) and has been unpaid for at least six months.
- The right to collect the credit has expired. Under Article 2946 of the Italian Civil Law, the ordinary right to collect a credit expires after 10 years.
- The credit has been deleted from the financial statements in application of the relevant accounting rules.

For banks and financial entities, Law Decree No. 83/2015 repealed the rules concerning the tax deductibility of bad debt writedowns and bad debt losses arising from the transfer of receivables.

Redundancy and retirement payments. Provisions for redundancy and retirement payments are deductible in amounts stated by civil law and relevant collective agreements.

Limitations on interest deductions. For companies other than banks and other financial entities, the deductibility of net interest expenses is determined in accordance with an Earnings Before

Interest, Taxes, Depreciation and Amortization (EBITDA) test. Under this test, net interest expenses (that is, interest expenses exceeding interest income) are deductible only up to 30% of EBITDA and the excess can be carried forward indefinitely and used in the fiscal years in which 30% of EBITDA is higher than the net interest expense for the year. The 30% EBITDA rule may also apply at the level of a domestic tax group, meaning that the excess of interest expenses at the level of one entity may be deducted by the group if other members have a corresponding amount of excess EBITDA.

Legislative Decree No. 142/2018 (the ATAD decree) introduced the following amendments, effective from 2019:

- Qualifying EBITDA for purposes of the 30% limitation is now computed on the basis of tax relevant figures (and no longer on accounting figures).
- A new definition of interest expenses (based on a concept of substance over form) is introduced. For example, under the new definition, interest expenses capitalized in the cost of purchased goods are now included.
- Excess interest income of any fiscal year can now be carried forward to offset interest expenses in any following fiscal years.
- Excess 30% EBITDA can now be carried forward for five fiscal years only (no limits applied under the old rule).

Under grandfathering rules, the excess interest expenses accrued under the old regime can still be carried forward, and any excess 30% EBITDA computed under the old rules can be used against excess interest expenses on loans signed before 17 June 2016.

Foreign-exchange losses. Gains and losses resulting from the mark-to-market of foreign currency-denominated debts, credits and securities are not relevant. An exception is provided for those hedged against exchange risk if the hedging is correspondingly marked-to-market at the exchange rate at the end of the fiscal year.

Relief for losses. For corporate income tax purposes only, losses may be carried forward with no time limit and deducted from income of the following periods for a total amount equal to 80% of taxable income (or a lower value if the tax-loss amount does not reach 80% of the amount of taxable income for the fiscal year).

Losses incurred in the first three years of an activity may also be carried forward for an unlimited number of tax periods, and the limit of 80% of taxable income does not apply. The three-year time limit is computed from the company's date of incorporation. In addition, to qualify for an unlimited loss carryforward, such losses must derive from a new activity; that is, companies within the same group may not have previously carried out the activity.

Restrictions on tax losses carried forward apply if ownership of the company is transferred and if the company changes its activity.

The company resulting from or surviving after a merger may carry forward unrelieved losses of the merged companies to offset its own profits. In general, tax losses carried forward may not exceed the lower of the net equity at the close of the last fiscal year or the net equity shown on the statement of net worth prepared for the merger of each company involved in the merger. This limitation is applied on a company-by-company basis. Contributions to capital made in the 24 months preceding the date of the net worth statement are disregarded. Special rules further limit the amount of the losses that can be carried forward. Additional measures combat abuses resulting from the use of losses with respect to mergers, demergers and the transparency regime (see *Consortium relief*).

Intragroup transfer of tax losses. Under new provisions introduced by the 2017 Budget Law, it is now possible for Italian resident companies, not being part of a tax group, but connected by at least 20% voting rights and profit share, to transfer tax losses accrued in the first three fiscal years to each other, provided that certain conditions are met.

The transfer must be related to the whole amount of the tax losses for the first three fiscal years of activity. The acquiring company must remunerate the seller for the losses transferred by using the same corporate tax rate of the fiscal year when the tax losses accrued. The remuneration is not subject to tax for the seller.

Limitation on tax attributes carryforward in the case of change of ownership and extraordinary transactions. Tax losses and other tax attributes of a company may not be carried forward if the majority of the shares giving voting rights in the ordinary shareholders' meeting of that company are transferred (that is, change of control) and if a change of the main business activity carried out by that company takes place, unless a vitality test is met. The vitality test is an anti-avoidance rule aimed at barring the transfer of net operating losses and other attributes (also through an intercompany reorganization) to profitable companies that could offset all or a large part of the companies' taxable income with the inherited losses and other attributes.

Notional interest deduction. The Italian notional interest deduction (NID) or allowance for corporate equity (commonly referred to by the Italian acronym ACE) allows Italian enterprises (including Italian branches of foreign businesses) to claim a 1.3% deduction from taxable income corresponding to an assumed "notional return" on qualifying equity increases contributed after the 2010 fiscal year. In particular, Italian resident companies are permitted to deduct from their net taxable income (that is, after applying any tax loss carryforward) an amount corresponding to a notional return on the increase in equity as compared to the equity as of the end of the 2010 fiscal year. Such deduction may offset the annual taxable income but may not generate a loss. Any unused excess can be carried forward without time limitation.

Qualifying equity increases mainly include contributions in cash (also in the form of waiver of certain shareholder debt) and the setting aside of profits to available reserves. Qualifying equity decreases include any assignments to the shareholder such as dividend distributions and repayment of capital reserves. Qualifying equity decreases may also occur under specific anti-avoidance clauses (for example, in the case of cash contributions or the provision of loans to related companies and acquisitions of participations in related companies and going concerns from

related companies). Clearance from anti-avoidance provisions may be obtained by a ruling if it can be demonstrated that there is no benefit duplication.

Non-operating companies. Italian resident companies and PEs of nonresident companies are deemed to be "non-operating companies" if the total of their average non-extraordinary revenues (proceeds from the ordinary activities of a company as shown on its financial statements) and increases in inventory are less than the sum of the average of the following during the preceding three years:

- 2% of the book value of the company's financial assets
- 6% of the book value of the company's real estate assets
- 15% of the book value of the company's other long-term assets

The following companies are also deemed to be non-operating companies:

- Companies that incurred tax losses for five consecutive fiscal years
- Companies that incurred tax losses for four consecutive fiscal years and in the fifth fiscal year generated income in an amount lower than the minimum resulting from the application of the percentages described in the next paragraph

If the company qualifies as a non-operating company, its taxable income cannot be lower than the sum of the following items (minimum income):

- 1.5% of the book value of the company's financial assets for the year
- 4.75% of the book value of the company's real estate assets for the year
- 12% of the book value of the company's other assets for the year

Non-operating companies may not generate tax losses. Previous tax losses (that is, those incurred when the company was operating) cannot be offset against the minimum income. In the (unlikely) event that the taxable income exceeds the minimum, only 80% of the amount exceeding the minimum can be offset.

The income of non-operating companies is subject to corporate income tax at a rate of 34.5% (rather than the ordinary 24% rate). IRAP (see Section B) also applies.

Non-operating companies that are in a value-added tax (VAT) credit position may no longer take the following actions:

- They may not claim such VAT for a refund.
- They may not use the VAT to offset other tax payments due.
- They may not surrender the VAT to other group companies.
- They may not carry forward the VAT.

Companies can be exempted from the abovementioned regime, for both income tax and VAT purposes, if they prove to the tax authorities that they were not able to reach the minimum income requirements because of extraordinary circumstances (an advance ruling must be obtained for such a determination). Certain companies are specifically excluded from the non-operating companies' regime (for example, listed groups, companies with 50 or more shareholders, companies with an amount of business income greater than the total assets value and companies that become insolvent or enter into an insolvency procedure).

Groups of companies. Groups of companies may benefit from tax consolidation and consortium relief. These regimes allow the offsetting of profit and losses of members of a group of companies.

Domestic tax consolidation. Italian tax consolidation rules provide two separate consolidation systems, depending on the residence of the companies involved. A domestic consolidation regime is available for Italian resident companies only. A worldwide consolidation regime, with slightly different conditions, is available for multinationals.

To qualify for consolidation, more than 50% of the voting rights of each subsidiary must be owned, directly or indirectly, by the common Italian parent company.

For a domestic consolidation, the election is binding for three fiscal years. However, if the holding company loses control over a subsidiary, such subsidiary must be immediately excluded from the consolidation. The tax consolidation includes 100% of the subsidiaries' profits and losses, even if the subsidiary has other shareholders. The domestic consolidation may be limited to certain entities, leaving one or more otherwise eligible entities outside the group filing election. Tax losses realized before the election for tax consolidation can be used only by the company that incurred such losses. Tax consolidation also allows net interest expenses (exceeding 30% of a company's EBITDA) to be offset with excess EBITDA capacity of another group company.

Dividends paid within a domestic consolidation are subject to the ordinary 1.2% tax at the level of the recipient.

Horizontal consolidation. To comply with Case C-40/13 of the Court of Justice of the EU, the Internationalization Decree introduced the possibility of electing a domestic tax consolidation between two or more Italian sister companies with a common parent residing in any EU or EEA country that provides adequate exchange of information with Italy. These new measures are effective from the 2015 fiscal year.

Under these measures, a nonresident parent company can designate an Italian resident subsidiary to elect for a tax-consolidation regime together with each resident company controlled by the same foreign entity.

In addition, the horizontal consolidation may also include Italian PEs of EU and qualifying EEA companies to the extent that the nonresident company with a PE in Italy is controlled by the same parent company.

Consortium relief. Italian corporations can elect consortium relief if each shareholder holds more than 10% but less than 50% of the voting rights in the contemplated Italian transparent company. Under this election, the subsidiaries are treated as look-through entities for Italian tax purposes and their profits and losses flow through to the parent company in proportion to the stake owned. These profits or losses can offset the shareholders' losses or profits in the fiscal year in which the transparent company's fiscal year ends. Tax losses realized by the shareholders before the exercise of the election for the consortium relief cannot be used to offset profits of transparent companies.

Dividends distributed by an eligible transparent company are not taken into account for tax purposes in the hands of the recipient shareholders. As a result, Italian corporate shareholders of a transparent company are not subject to corporate income tax on 5% of the dividends received (in all other circumstances this would mean an effective tax rate of 1.2%).

The election does not change the tax treatment of dividends distributed out of reserves containing profits accrued before the exercise of the election.

The consortium relief election is binding for three fiscal years and requires the consent of all the shareholders.

The consortium relief election may be beneficial for joint ventures that are not eligible for tax consolidation because the control test is not met. In addition, the election is also available for non-resident companies that are not subject to Italian withholding tax on dividend payments (that is, EU corporate shareholders qualifying under the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive). If both EU corporate shareholders qualifying under the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive and Italian corporate shareholders hold an Italian subsidiary, the EU corporate shareholders would want to elect consortium relief to allow the Italian corporate shareholders to benefit from tax transparency.

Group value-added tax. For groups of companies linked by more than a 50% direct shareholding, net value-added tax (VAT; see Section D) refundable to one group company with respect to its own transactions may be offset against VAT payable by another, and only the balance is required to be paid by, or refunded to, the group.

European VAT Group. The 2017 Budget Law introduces, effective from 1 January 2018, the option for the European VAT Group (as provided by Article 11 of the EU Directive 2006/112/CE) in the Italian VAT law.

Companies included in the European VAT Group are treated as a single VAT taxable person, which means the following:

- Transactions carried out between the entities of the group are not subject to VAT.
- Transactions carried out between an entity of the group and a third party are treated as performed by the group as a single entity.
- Entities incorporated in Italy should be entitled to elect the group if, while legally independent, they are closely bound one to another by the following financial, economic and organizational links:
 - Financial link: a minimum corporate participation link must exist between the entities electing for the group (more than 50% of the voting rights).
 - Economic link: the entities must perform the same kind of activity or complementary, ancillary and auxiliary activities.
 - Organizational link: a link between the decision-making bodies of the entities must exist.

If the election is made, all entities fulfilling the requirements must adhere to the group.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax (VAT), on goods, services	
and imports	
Standard rate	22%
Other rates	4%/10%
Municipal tax (Imposta Unica Comunale, or	
IUC); includes real property tax (Imposta	
Municipale Unica, or IMU) and tax on	
garbage disposal (Tassa per Rifiuti, or TARI)	
IMU; imposed on Italian property's re-evaluated	
cadastral value; rates may be modified by	
municipal authorities; not applicable to	
principal home; payable by the owner of	
the real property	Various
TARI; imposed on the user	Various

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The underlying principle of the foreign-exchange control system is that transactions with nonresidents are permitted unless expressly prohibited. However, payments by residents to foreign intermediaries must be channeled through authorized banks or professional intermediaries. In addition, transfers of money and securities exceeding EUR10,000 must be declared to the Italian Exchange Office. Inbound and outbound investments are virtually unrestricted.

Transfer pricing. Italy imposes transfer-pricing rules on transactions between related resident and nonresident companies. Under these rules, intragroup transactions must be carried out at arm's length. In principle, Italian transfer-pricing rules do not apply to domestic transactions. However, under case law, grossly inadequate prices in these transactions can be adjusted on abuse-of-law grounds.

No penalty applies as a result of transfer-pricing adjustments if Italian companies complied with Italian transfer-pricing documentation requirements, allowing verification of the consistency of the transfer prices set by the multinational enterprises with the arm's-length principle. Such documentation consists of the documents called the following:

- · Masterfile
- Country Specific Documentation

The Masterfile collects information regarding the multinational group and it must be organized in the following chapters.

Chapter	Information in chapter
1	A general description of the multinational group
2	Multinational group structure (organizational and operational)
3	Business strategies pursued by the multinational group
4	Transaction flows
5	Intragroup transactions

Chapter	Information in chapter
6	Functions performed, assets used and risks assumed
7	Intangible assets
8	Transfer-pricing policy of the multinational group
9	Relationships with the tax administrations of the EU member states regarding Advance Pricing Arrangements (APAs) and transfer-pricing rulings

The submission of more than one Masterfile is allowed if the multinational group carries out several industrial and commercial activities that are different from each other and regulated by specific transfer-pricing policies.

The Country Specific Documentation contains information regarding the enterprise and it must be organized in the following chapters and annexes.

Chapter	Information in chapter or annex
1	General description of the enterprise
2	Business sectors
3	Enterprise's organization chart
4	General business strategies pursued by the enterprise and potential changes compared to the previous tax years
5	Controlled transactions
6	Intragroup transactions
Annex 1	Flowchart describing the transaction flows, including those falling outside the scope of the ordinary management activities
Annex 2	Copies of written contracts on the basis of which the transactions referred to in Chapters 5 and 6 are regulated

The Internationalization Decree further clarifies that the transferpricing rules described above do not apply to transactions between resident entities.

Decree No. 50 of 2017 replaced the reference to the "fair market value" principle set out in Article 9 of the Italian Consolidated Law on Income Tax (Testo Unico delle Imposte sui Redditi, or TUIR) for purposes of computing the transfer-pricing adjustments. Under the new wording of Article 110, Paragraph 7 of the TUIR, the transfer-pricing adjustments are determined with reference to the conditions and prices that would have been agreed on by independent entities operating in conditions of free competition and in comparable circumstances, if an increase in income is derived. In other words, the transfer-pricing adjustments should be determined under a free-competition scenario, which is more in line with the OECD guidelines for national legislation.

The negative income tax adjustment under Article 110, Paragraph 7, of the TUIR, can occur in the following circumstances:

 In the execution of agreements concluded with the competent authorities of foreign states following the mutual agreement procedure provided under a double tax treaty.

- At the end of the checks carried out as part of the international cooperation activities whose results are shared by states' participants.
- Following a ruling regarding the taxpayer by a state with which Italy has entered into a double tax treaty that allows an adequate exchange of information and is issued according to the methods and terms provided by the Director of the Revenue Agency, against a positive adjustment and in accordance with the arm's-length principle. A facility exists for the taxpayer to request the activation of the mutual agreement procedure referred to in the first bullet, provided that the conditions are met.

Country-by-Country Reporting. The 2016 Budget Law introduced a new Country-by-Country Reporting (CbCR) obligation for multinational entities. Entities subject to this obligation must submit an annual report indicating the amounts of revenues, gross profits, taxes paid and accrued, and other indicators of effective economic activities.

Italian parent companies of certain groups and certain Italian resident companies controlled by a foreign company are subject to the CbCR obligation.

Italian parent companies are subject to the CbCR obligation if their groups meet the following conditions:

- They are required to submit group consolidated financial statements. These are groups that exceed two of the following two of the following thresholds for two consecutive years:
 - Total assets of EUR20 million
 - Turnover of EUR40 million
 - 250 employees
- They had consolidated annual turnover in the preceding fiscal year of at least EUR750 million.
- They are not controlled by other entities.

Italian resident companies controlled by a foreign company are subject to the CbCR obligation if they are required to submit group consolidated financial statements in a country where the CbCR does not apply or in a country that does not allow exchange of information regarding the CbCR.

In the case of a failure to submit a report or an incomplete submission of a report, penalties apply from EUR10,000 to EUR50,000.

On 8 March 2017, the Italian Ministry of Economy and Finance released the Ministerial Decree with implementation details for the CbCR process for Italian entities belonging to Multinational Enterprise (MNE) groups.

Cooperative Compliance Program. An elective Cooperative Compliance Program (CCP) is introduced for selected taxpayers that have adopted an adequate internal audit model to manage and control their tax risks with the purpose of promoting communication and cooperation between taxpayers and tax authorities.

Taxpayers that adhere to the CCP can benefit from certain advantages such as the following:

- Agreements on tax positions before the filing of the return
- Quicker rulings (45 days)
- · No need for guarantees for tax refunds

• Reduction of applicable penalties to half of the minimum in the case of assessments concerning tax risks timely communicated by the taxpayer

Taxpayers that file a request to adhere to the CCP should receive an answer within 120 days.

In the case of a positive answer, admission to the regime is effective as of the fiscal year in which the request is filed and continues until the taxpayer files an end notice.

The tax authorities may exclude taxpayers from the CCP if during any of the years following the taxpayers' admission, the taxpayers no longer meet the CCP's requirements.

Taxpayers should adopt a collaborative attitude with Italian tax authorities by timely disclosing transactions that may be deemed to be aggressive tax planning, by promptly responding to any request and by promoting a corporate culture adhering to principles of fairness and respect of tax laws.

Controlled foreign companies. The income of a controlled foreign company (CFC) is attributed to the Italian parent under a flow-through taxation principle if both of the following circumstances exist:

- The foreign subsidiary is subject to an effective tax rate lower than 50% of the applicable Italian corporate income tax rate.
- More than 1/3 of the foreign subsidiary's revenues qualify as passive income, such as dividends, interest, royalties, and financial lease, insurance, bank and other financial activity income, as well as income derived from the sale of goods or provision of low-value services to related parties.

A CFC is deemed to be controlled by an Italian company if either of the following circumstances exist:

- Direct or indirect control is exercised in the foreign company's shareholders meeting, including by way of trust companies or intermediaries, through the majority of voting rights or a qualifying influence under Article 2359 of the Italian Civil Code.
- Over 50% of the participation in the foreign company's profits is held either directly or indirectly by way of other companies controlled under Article 2359 of the Italian Civil Code, including by way of trust companies or intermediaries.

CFC rules also apply to a foreign PE of a CFC, a foreign exempt PE of the Italian controlling company or an Italian subsidiary of the Italian controlling company.

An advance ruling may be electively obtained to demonstrate that the foreign entity (or PE) carried out an actual industrial or commercial activity.

Since the ruling is not mandatory, the conditions required for the exemption can also be proved during the tax audit process. Accordingly, tax assessments concerning the CFC regime cannot be issued if the taxpayer has not been given the opportunity to provide evidence of this exemption within 90 days after the clarification request.

In the absence of a positive ruling (and provided that the flowthrough taxation has not been applied), the Italian parent needs to disclose in its tax return the ownership of the shares triggering the application of the CFC rules. Specific penalties of up to EUR50,000 apply for a failure to make such disclosure.

Anti-avoidance legislation. A general anti-avoidance rule is set forth by Article 10-bis of Law 212/2000 and applies to all direct and indirect taxes with the exclusion of custom duties.

The rule defines "abuse of law" as "one or more transactions lacking any economic substance which, despite being formally compliant with the tax rules, achieve essentially undue tax advantages."

Transactions are deemed to lack economic substance if they imply facts, actions and agreements, even related to each other, that are unable to generate significant business consequences other than tax advantages. As indicators of lack of economic substance, the anti-avoidance rule refers to cases in which inconsistency exists between the qualification of the individual transactions and their legal basis as a whole and cases in which the choice to use certain legal instruments is not consistent with the ordinary market practice.

Tax advantages are deemed to be undue if they consist of benefits that, even if not immediate, are achieved in conflict with the purpose of the relevant tax provisions and the principles of the tax system.

Notwithstanding the above, the anti-avoidance rule establishes that no abuse of law exists if a transaction is justified by non-negligible business purposes (other than of a tax nature) including those aimed at improving the organizational and managerial structure of the business.

Taxpayers can submit ruling requests to the Italian authorities to verify whether any envisaged or realized transactions are considered abusive. The application must be filed before the deadline for the relevant tax return submission or before the satisfaction of other tax obligations associated with the transactions.

Debt-to-equity rules. For information regarding restrictions on the deductibility of interest, see Section C.

Mergers and acquisitions. Mergers of two or more companies, demergers and asset contributions in exchange for shares are, in principle, tax-neutral transactions. However, companies undertaking mergers, demergers and asset contributions in exchange for shares may step up the tax basis of the assets for IRES and IRAP purposes by paying a step-up tax at rates ranging from 12% to 16%. Different types of step-up elections are available.

Foreign PEs of Italian entities and Italian PEs of foreign entities

Foreign PEs of Italian entities. An election is available to exempt income generated through foreign PEs. For branches located in a low-tax country, CFC rules apply. The election is irrevocable and involves automatically all of a company's PEs (that is, "all in or all out").

Italian PEs of foreign entities. Income is attributed to Italian PEs in line with the "Authorized Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) Approach." The PE income

is determined according to the ordinary rules for resident companies and on the basis of a specific statutory account prepared according to the Italian accounting principles applying to resident enterprises with similar features.

Dealings between Italian PEs and foreign headquarters are explicitly subject to Italian transfer-pricing rules. In this respect, a PE is treated as separate and independent from its headquarters, and profits attributed to the PE are those that the branch would have earned at arm's length as if it were a "distinct and separate" entity performing the same or similar functions under the same or similar conditions, determined by applying the arm's-length principle. A branch "free capital" (fondo di dotazione) is also attributed to the PE on the basis of OECD principles.

The 2018 Budget Law expanded the definition of PE to align it with the revised definition in the 2017 version of the OECD model. However, as a departure from the current OECD version, the Italian domestic rule includes the following definition of a digital PE: "A continuous and significant economic presence of a foreign company in Italy, regardless of whether it has a substantial Italian physical presence, will trigger the existence of a fixed base that could give rise to an Italian PE."

Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent BEPS. On 7 June 2017, Italy and 67 other jurisdictions signed the Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent BEPS (the MLI).

At the time of signature, Italy submitted a list of 84 tax treaties entered into by Italy and other jurisdictions that it would like to designate as covered tax agreements (tax treaties to be amended through the MLI).

Together with the list of covered tax agreements, Italy also submitted a provisional list of reservations and notifications (MLI positions) with respect to the various provisions of the MLI. The definitive MLI positions will be provided on the deposit of Italy's instrument of ratification, acceptance or approval of the MLI.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends (1) %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	10	0/5 (d)(e)(z)	5
Algeria	15	0/15 (d)(e)(z)	5/15 (o)
Argentina	15	0/20 (d)(e)(z)	10/18 (h)
Armenia	5/10 (a)	0/10 (b)(d)	7
Australia	15	0/10 (d)	10
Austria	15	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	0/10 (i)
Azerbaijan	10	0/10 (yy)	5/10 (xx)
Bangladesh	10/15 (a)	0/10/15 (d)(e)(y)	10
Barbados	15	0/5 (d)(e)(z)	5
Belarus	5/15 (a)	0/8 (d)(e)(z)	6
Belgium	15	0/15 (w)	5
Bosnia and			
Herzegovina (v)	10	10	10
Brazil	15	0/15 (d)	15/25 (k)
Bulgaria	10	0	5

	Dividends (1)	Interest %	Royalties %
Canada	5/15 (a)	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	0/5/10 (h)
Chile	10 4		2/5/10
China Mainland	10	0/10 (d)(tt)	10
Congo			
(Republic of)	8/15 (fff)	0	10
Côte d'Ivoire	15/18 (t)	0/15 (d)	10
Croatia	15	0/10 (b)(d)	5
Cyprus	15 (vv)	10	0
Czech Republic	15	0	0/5 (h)
Denmark	0/15 (a)	0/10 (ee)(mm)	0/5 (nn)
Ecuador	15	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	5
Egypt	26 (cc)	0/25 (d)(e)(z)	15
Estonia	5/15 (a)	0/10 (d)(uu)	5/10 (kk)
Ethiopia	10	0/10 (oo)	20
Finland	10/15 (a)	0/15 (d)(e)(z)	0/5 (o)
France	5/15 (a)(gg)	0/10 (d)(e)(z)(ee)	0/5 (o)
Georgia	5/10 (a)	0/10/15 (4)(-)(-)(-)(60	0
Germany	10/15 (a)	0/10/15 (d)(e)(z)(ee)(ff	
Ghana	5/15 (a)	10	10
Greece	15	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	0/5 (m)
Hong Kong	10 ()	0/10 5 (1)()	15 ()
SAR (ddd)	10 (ccc)	0/12.5 (d)(ccc)	15 (ccc)
Hungary	10	0	0 5
Iceland	5/15 (a)		
India	15/25 (a)	0/15 (d)(e)	20
Indonesia Ireland	10/15 (a) 15	0/10 (d)(e)(z) 10	10/15(x)
Israel		10	0 0/10 (o)
	10/15 (a) 10/15 (a)	10	10
Japan Jordan	10/13 (a) 10	0/10 (d)(e)	10
Kazakhstan	5/15 (a)	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	0/10 (hh)
Korea (South)	10/15 (a)	0/10 (d)(e)(uu)	10
Kuwait	5/20 (a)	0	10
Kyrgyzstan (u)	15	0	0
Latvia	5/15 (a)	0/10 (d)	5/10 (kk)
Lebanon	5/15 (aaa)	0	0
Lithuania	5/15 (a)	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	5/10 (kk)
Luxembourg	15	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	10
Malaysia	10 (ww)	0/15 (d)	15
Malta	15	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	0/10 (m)
Mauritius	5/15 (a)	0/20 (dd)	15
Mexico	15	0/15 (d)(e)(z)	0/15 (1)
Moldova	5/15	5	5
Montenegro (v)	10	10	10
Morocco	10/15 (a)	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	5/10 (o)
Mozambique	15	0/10 (11)	10
Netherlands	5/10/15 (c)	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	5
New Zealand	15	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	10
North Macedonia	5/15 (a)	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	0
Norway	15	0/15 (d)(e)(z)	5
Oman	5/10 (pp)	0/5 (oo)	10
Pakistan	15/25 (a)	0/30 (d)(e)(z)	30
Philippines	15	0/10/15 (d)(e)(z)	15/25 (zz)
Poland	10	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	10
Portugal	15	0/15 (d)(e)(z)	12

			TIALI 073
	Dividends (1) %	Interest %	Royalties %
Qatar	5/15 (a)	0/5 (d)(e)(z)	5
Romania	10	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	10
Russian			
Federation	5/10 (g)	10	0
San Marino	5/15	0/13	10
Saudi Arabia	5/10 (a)	0/5 (d)(e)(z)	10
Senegal	15	0/15 (11)	15
Serbia (v)	10	10	10
Singapore	10	0/12.5 (d)(z)	15/20 (n)
Slovak Republic	15	0	0/5 (bbb)
Slovenia	5/15 (a)	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	5
South Africa	5/15 (a)	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	6
Spain	15	0/12 (d)(e)(z)	4/8 (o)
Sri Lanka	15	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	10/15 (q)
Sweden	10/15 (a)	0/15 (d)(e)(z)	5
Switzerland (eee)		12.5 (rr)	5
Syria	5/10 (a)	0/10 (qq)	18
Taiwan	10	10	10
Tajikistan (u)	15	0	0
Tanzania	10	15	15
Thailand	15/20 (a)	0/10 (d)(e)(j)	5/15 (h)
Trinidad and			
Tobago	10/20 (a)	0/10(z)	0/5 (bb)
Tunisia	15	0/12 (d)(e)	5/12/16 (r)
Turkey	15	15	10
Turkmenistan (u)	15	0	0
Uganda	15	0/15 (b)(z)	10
Ukraine	5/15 (a)	0/10 (11)	7
USSR (u)	15	0/26 (ii)	_
United Arab		` ′	
Emirates	5/15 (a)	0	10
United	. ,		
Kingdom	5/15 (a)(gg)	0/10 (e)(ee)	8
United States	5/15	0/10 (aa)	0/5/8 (s)
Uzbekistan	10	0/5 (11)	5
Venezuela	10	0/10 (b)(z)	7/10 (p)
Vietnam	5/10/15 (f)	0/10 (d)(e)(z)	7.5/10 (jj)
Yugoslavia (v)	10	10	10
Zambia	5/15 (a)	0/10 (d)	10
Non-treaty	. /	` ′	
jurisdictions	26 (ss)	26 (ss)	22.5/30 (ss)

- (1) Dividends paid by Italian companies to EU parent companies are exempt from withholding tax if the recipient company holds a participation of at least 10% in the distributing company for an uninterrupted period of at least one year. Otherwise, a 1.2% dividend withholding tax rate applies under domestic law to dividends paid to EU and EEA subject-to-tax companies.
- (a) The lower rate applies to corporate shareholders satisfying the following qualifying tests:
 - Armenia: at least 10% of the capital (equal to at least USD100,000 or the equivalent value in other currency) for 12 months
 - Bangladesh, Canada, Estonia, India, Kazakhstan and Lithuania: at least 10% of the capital
 - Denmark, Qatar and Saudi Arabia: at least 25% of the capital for 12 months before the date the dividend is distributed
 - Finland: more than 50% of the capital
 - France: more than 10% of the capital for 12 months
 - Belarus, Georgia, Germany, Indonesia, Israel, Korea, Macedonia, Mauritius, Moldova, Morocco, Pakistan, Slovenia, Syria, Trinidad and Tobago, United Arab Emirates and Zambia: at least 25% of the capital

- · Ghana: at least 10% of the capital
- Iceland: beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) owning at least 10% of the capital for at least 12 months
- · Japan: at least 25% of the shares with voting rights for six months
- · Kuwait: at least 25% of the capital
- Latvia: beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) owning at least 10% of the capital
- South Africa: at least 25% of the capital for 12 months ending on the date the dividend is declared
- · Sweden: at least 51% of the capital
- · Thailand: at least 25% of the shares with voting rights
- · Ukraine: at least 20% of the capital
- United Kingdom: at least 10% of the shares with voting rights for 12 months
- (b) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to or by a government.
- (c) The 5% rate applies to corporations that beneficially own more than 50% of the voting rights of the shares for the 12-month period ending on the date of declaration of the dividend. The 10% rate applies to the gross amount of the dividends if the beneficial owner is a company that is not entitled to the application of the 5% rate and that has held at least 10% of the voting shares of the company paying the dividends for the 12-month period preceding the date of declaration of the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (d) Interest paid to a "government" or central bank is exempt. The term "government" refers to the central government and any other local authority entirely owned by the state that receives interest on behalf of the central authority.
- (e) Interest paid by a contracting state is exempt. Under the Philippines treaty, the loan must involve the issuance of bonds or financial instruments similar to bonds.
- (f) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations that beneficially own at least 70% of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations that beneficially own at least 25% but less than 70% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (g) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividend is a corporation that beneficially owns more than 10% of the capital of the payer and if the value of the participation of the recipient is at least USD100,000 or an equivalent amount in another currency. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (h) The lower rate is for the use of or right to use literary, artistic and scientific copyrights. Under the Canada treaty, the lower rate applies only to literary and artistic copyrights.
- The higher rate applies if the recipient has an investment exceeding 50% of the capital of the payer.
- (j) The 10% rate applies only if the payer is engaged in an industrial activity and the interest is paid to a financial institution (including an insurance company). The exemption also applies to bonds issued by a contracting state.
- (k) The 25% rate applies to trademark royalties only.
- (I) The lower rate applies to royalties for literature, plays, and musical or artistic works. Under the Germany treaty, royalties for films and recordings for television qualify for the lower rate. Under the Canada treaty, such royalties do not qualify for the lower rate. Under the Mexico treaty, royalties for films and recordings for television and radio do not qualify for the lower rate.
- (m) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for literary, artistic or scientific works and for films and recordings for radio or television.
- (n) The lower rate applies to patents, trademarks, trade names or other intellectual property.
- (o) The lower rate applies to royalties from the use of copyrights on literary, artistic or scientific works (excluding cinema and television films).
- (p) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights for literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films and recordings for radio and television broadcasts.
- (q) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for literary and artistic works, including films and recordings for radio and television.
- (r) In the case of royalties for the use of trademarks, films and industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, the withholding tax rate is 16%; for the use of copyrights for artistic, literary and scientific works, the rate is 5%. In all other cases, the rate is 12%.
- (s) The 0% rate applies to royalties for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works (excluding royalties for computer software, motion pictures, films, tapes or other means of reproduction used for radio or television broadcasting). The 5% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or the right to use, computer software or industrial, commercial, or scientific equipment. In all other cases, the 8% rate is imposed on the gross amount of the royalties.

- (t) The 18% rate applies if the dividends are paid by a company that is resident in Côte d'Ivoire and that is exempt from tax on its income or not subject to that tax at the normal rate. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (u) The treaty with the former USSR remains applicable with respect to Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan and Turkmenistan.
- The treaty with the former Yugoslavia applies to Bosnia and Herzegovina, Montenegro and Serbia.
- (w) An exemption applies to the following:
 - Interest on loans that are not in the form of bearer securities if the interest is paid to the following: the other contracting state; its political or administrative subdivisions; or its local authorities
 - Interest paid to credit institutions of the other contracting state if the interest is paid on loans that are not in the form of bearer securities and if the loans are permitted under an agreement between the governments of the contracting states
- (x) The 10% rate applies to royalties and commissions paid for the use of or right to use the following: industrial, commercial or scientific equipment; or information concerning industrial, business or scientific know-how. The 15% rate applies to other royalties.
- (y) The 10% rate applies to interest paid by banks and other financial entities (that is, insurance companies). The 15% rate applies to other interest.
- (z) Interest paid on loans made in accordance with an agreement between the governments of the contracting states is exempt. Under the Mexico treaty, the loan must have a term of at least three years.
- (aa) Interest withholding tax is not imposed if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - The interest is beneficially owned by a resident of the other contracting state that is a qualified governmental entity and that holds, directly or indirectly, less than 25% of the capital of the person paying the interest.
 - The interest is paid with respect to debt obligations guaranteed or insured by a qualified governmental entity of that contracting state or the other contracting state and is beneficially owned by a resident of the other contracting state.
 - The interest is paid or accrued with respect to a sale on credit of goods, merchandise, or services provided by one enterprise to another enterprise.
 - The interest is paid or accrued in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial, or scientific equipment.
- (bb) The lower rate applies to royalties for literature, musical and artistic works.
- (cc) The 26% rate is the rate under Italian domestic law for dividends paid to nonresidents.
- (dd) These are the rates under Italian domestic law. Under the treaty, the rate is 0% if the interest is paid to a Mauritian public body or bank resident in Mauritius.
- (ee) Exemption is provided for interest paid in connection with the following:
 - Credit sales of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
- Credit sales of goods delivered from one enterprise to another enterprise A 15% rate, which is contained in the dividend article, applies to payments on profit-sharing loans and to silent partners. The 10% rate applies in other circumstances.
- (gg) A refund may be available for the underlying tax credit with respect to business profits attached to the dividends.
- (hh) If a resident of a contracting state receives payments for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment from sources in the other contracting state, the resident may elect to be taxed in the contracting state in which the royalties arise as if the property or right for which the royalties are paid is effectively connected with a PE or fixed base in that contracting state. If such election is made, no withholding tax is imposed on the payments.
- (ii) The treaty exempts the following types of interest:
 - Interest on bank credits and loans
 - Interest on current accounts and deposits with banks or other credit institutions
 - The 26% rate is the withholding tax rate under Italian domestic law.
- (jj) The lower rate applies to fees paid for technical assistance services. The higher rate applies to royalties paid for the use of the intangibles.
- (kk) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (ll) The treaty provides the following exemptions:
 - Interest paid by the government or its local authorities

- Interest paid to the government of the other contracting state or its local authorities or other entities and organizations (including credit institutions) wholly owned by the other contracting state or its local authorities
- Interest paid to other entities and organizations (including credit institutions) if the interest is paid on loans permitted under an agreement between the governments of the contracting states
- (mm) The treaty provides the following exemptions:
 - Interest paid by the state of source, its political or administrative subdivisions or its local authorities
 - Interest paid on loans granted, guaranteed or secured by the government
 of the other contracting state, by its central bank or by other entities and
 organizations (including credit institutions) wholly owned by the other
 contracting state or under its control
- (nn) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights for literary, artistic or scientific works, excluding cinematographic films and other audio and visual recordings.
- (oo) The treaty provides the following exemptions:
 - · Interest paid by the government or a local authority thereof
 - Interest paid to the government, a local authority thereof or an agency or instrumentality (including a financial institution) wholly owned by the other contracting state or a local authority thereof
 - Interest paid to any other agency or instrumentality (including a financial institution) with respect to loans made under agreement entered into between the governments of the contracting states
- (pp) The 5% rate applies to companies (other than partnerships) that hold directly at least 15% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (qq) The treaty provides the following exemptions:
 - Interest paid to a contracting state, a local authority thereof, or a corporation having a public status, including the central bank of that state
 - Interest paid by a contracting state or local authority thereof, or any corporation having a public status
 - Interest paid to a resident of a contracting state with respect to debt obligations guaranteed or insured by that contracting state or by another person acting on behalf of the contracting state
 - Înterest paid with respect to sales on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or of goods or services between enterprises
 - · Interest paid on bank loans
- (rr) Effective from 1 July 2005 a 0% rate may apply under the agreement between Switzerland and the EU. The rates shown in the table are the withholding tax rates under the Italy-Switzerland double tax treaty. Subject to fulfillment of the respective requirements, the taxpayers may apply either the Switzerland-EU agreement or the Italy-Switzerland double tax treaty.
- (ss) See Section A.
- (tt) The exemption applies to interest paid to a resident of the other contracting state with respect to debt claims indirectly financed by the government of that other contracting state, a local authority, the central bank thereof or a financial institution wholly owned by the government of the other contracting state.
- (uu) The lower rate applies to interest related to loans that are guaranteed by the government or a local authority. Under the Korea treaty, the guarantee must be evidenced by an agreement contained in an exchange of letters between the competent authorities of the contracting states.
- (vv) The 15% rate applies to dividends paid by a company established in Italy to a Cyprus resident beneficiary. Dividends paid by a company established in Cyprus to an Italian resident beneficiary are exempt from withholding tax in Cyprus.
- (ww) The 10% rate applies to dividends paid by an Italian company to a Malaysian resident. Dividends paid by a Malaysian company to an effective beneficiary resident in Italy are exempt from tax in Malaysia if the beneficiary is subject to tax on the dividends in Italy.
- (xx) The 5% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or the right to use, computer software or industrial, commercial, or scientific equipment. In all other cases, the rate for royalties is 10%.
- (yy) The treaty provides an exemption from withholding tax for the following types of interest payments:
 - Interest paid by the state of source, its political or administrative subdivisions or its local authorities

- Interest paid on loans granted, guaranteed or secured by the government
 of the other contracting state, by its central bank or by other entities and
 organizations (including credit institutions) wholly owned by the other
 contracting state or under its control
- Interest paid or accrued in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial, or scientific equipment
- (zz) The 15% rate applies if the royalties are paid by an enterprise registered with the Philippine Board of Investments and engaged in preferred areas of activities and to royalties with respect to cinematographic films or tapes for television or broadcasting. The 25% rate applies in all other cases.
- (aaa) The 5% rate applies if the recipient company has owned at least 10% of the capital in the Italian company for at least 12 months.
- (bbb) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the following:
 - The use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, and secret formulas or processes
 - The use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment that does not constitute immovable property, as defined in Article 6 of the treaty
 - Information concerning experience of an industrial, commercial or scientific nature
- (ccc) The treaty contains a specific anti-abuse provision. If the main purpose or one of the main purposes of the transaction is to benefit from the lower treaty rates, the lower rates may be denied.
- (ddd) On 10 August 2015, the income tax treaty between Italy and the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR) entered into force. The treaty is in effect with respect to Italian tax for years of assessment beginning on or after 1 January 2016. Under the treaty, the Hong Kong SAR has been removed from the Italian blacklists (for both cost deductions and for CFC purposes).
- (eee) On 23 February 2015, Italy and Switzerland signed a protocol to their double tax treaty as well as a road map for the continued dialogue in tax and financial matters.
- (fff) The 8% rate applies if the beneficial owner (different from a partnership or similar body) holds a minimum shareholding of 10% in the entity paying the dividends.

Jamaica

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Kingston	GMT -4
Kingston	GIVI -4

8 Olivier Road Manor Park Kingston 8

Jamaica

+1 (876) 925-2501, +1 (876) 969-9000

Fax: +1 (876) 755-0413

Principal Tax Contact

★ Juliette Brown

+1 (876) 925-2501 Mobile: +1 (876) 990-7660 Email: juliette.brown@jm.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	$25/33\frac{1}{3}$ (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0
Branch Tax Rate (%)	$25/33\frac{1}{3}$ (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	$15/33\frac{1}{3}$ (b)
Interest	33½ (c)
Royalties	33½ (d)
Management Fees	33½ (d)
Insurance Premiums	15 (e)
Branch Remittance Tax	$33\frac{1}{3}$
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited (f)

- (a) Unregulated companies are taxed at a rate of 25%, and regulated companies (excluding life insurance companies) are taxed at a rate of 33½%. An unregulated company is a company that is not a regulated company. A regulated company is a company that is regulated by any of the following:
 - · Financial Services Commission
 - · Office of Utilities Regulation
 - · Bank of Jamaica
 - The minister with responsibility for finance

Building societies are taxed at a rate of 30%.

- (b) The dividend withholding tax is a tax imposed on payments to nonresidents (the rate may be reduced by double tax treaties). Tax is required to be deducted from dividend payments made by a Jamaican resident to a Jamaican resident shareholder at a rate of 15%, unless the Jamaican shareholder is a Jamaican company that holds more than 25% of the voting rights of the distributing company. In such cases, the dividends may be paid without deduction of tax.
- (c) This rate applies to interest paid to nonresident companies. Special rules apply to interest paid by prescribed persons (as defined). The withholding tax rates may be reduced under tax treaties. The recipients of the payments must include the payments in taxable income reported on their annual income tax returns, and they may credit the tax against their annual income tax liability.
- (d) This is a final tax that is imposed on payments to both residents and nonresidents. The withholding tax rate may be reduced under tax treaties.
- (e) This withholding tax applies to insurance premiums paid by residents to nonresidents. However, the withholding tax does not apply if a Jamaican resident insurance company pays the premium to an entity that meets all of the following conditions:
 - · It is not a connected company.

- It is in the business of writing contracts of reinsurance in the international market.
- It is not acting on behalf of a captive insurance company.
- (f) See Section C regarding a restriction on the loss carryforward.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies are resident in Jamaica if the control and management of their affairs are exercised in Jamaica. Nonresident companies operating a branch on the island are taxed on profits derived from their Jamaican operations.

Tax rates. The standard rates of the income tax on profits are 331/3% for regulated entities (excluding life insurance companies) and 25% for unregulated entities. Building societies are taxed at a rate of 30%. Life insurance companies are taxed at a rate of 25%.

Under the Betting, Gaming and Lotteries Act, the following are the amounts of the lottery tax payable:

- 25% of the gross weekly revenue derived from sales of lottery tickets with respect to a declared lottery
- 20% of the gross weekly revenue derived from promotion of a daily numbers game or instant lottery

Remittances overseas by branches of foreign companies are subject to branch remittance tax at a rate of 331/3%. This rate may be different if a double tax treaty is in place.

The Special Economic Zones Act (SEZ Act) replaced the Free Zones Act (which provided certain tax benefits to companies that operated under that legislation; the act was repealed in 2015). However, under grandfathering provisions, companies that operated under the Free Zones Act are given a four-year period to transition to the new SEZ regime. Under the SEZ Act, chargeable income from a trade, vocation or profession of approved developers or occupants is subject to income tax at a rate of 12.5%. The income tax rate for approved developers or occupants may be reduced by a Promotional Tax Credit, which may be claimed for expenditure on research, development and trading.

Developers and occupants are exempt from income tax on profits derived from the rental of property in the SEZ, subject to certain restrictions. Dividend income is subject to income tax at a rate of 0%. Withholding tax of 0% applies to dividends paid out of profits from a profession or vocation in the SEZ.

Under the Urban Renewal Act, which was introduced to promote the improvement of depressed areas, approved entities may obtain various types of tax relief for development carried out in areas designated by the Jamaican government as special development areas. The tax relief relates to income tax, stamp duty and transfer tax.

Minimum business tax. The minimum business tax was abolished, effective from the 2019 tax year.

Withholding tax on specified services. Recipients of specified services (as defined in the legislation) are required to withhold a 3%

tax from payments made to suppliers of these services. The tax must be withheld if either of the following circumstances exist:

- The gross payment relates to a single transaction with an invoice value of JMD50,000 (approximately USD391) or more (before application of the General Consumption Tax [GCT; see Section D])
- A series of gross payments of less than JMD50,000 (before GCT) is made to the same service provider in a 30-day period, and these payments total JMD100,000 (approximately USD782) or more.

The service provider from whom the tax is withheld may claim, in the tax year of the withholding, a tax credit for the amount withheld against any quarterly income tax obligation or the tax due in the annual income tax return. Any excess credit for that tax year may be claimed as a refund or carried forward to be used in a future tax year.

Capital gains. No tax is imposed on capital gains. However, a transfer tax of 2% is imposed on transfers of certain Jamaican property, including land and securities (see Section D). The 2% rate took effect on 1 April 2019 (a 5% rate previously applied). Stamp duty may also apply. The stamp duty rates on certain transactions were abolished and replaced by a flat fee of JMD5,000 per document.

Capital allowances are subject to recapture on the disposal of assets (see Section C).

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year. The Commissioner General may allow companies with an accounting year-end other than 31 December to pay tax based on income earned in that accounting year.

Income tax returns must be filed and payments made by 15 March of the year following the tax year to which the income tax return relates. Quarterly advance payments of tax must be made.

Interest of 20% per year is levied on late income (corporation) tax payments, and a penalty of 50% per year may also be imposed.

Dividends. In general, dividends paid to nonresidents are subject to a final withholding tax, and the tax withheld must be paid to the tax authorities in Jamaica. In general, withholding tax at a rate of 15% is imposed on dividends paid by Jamaican resident companies to Jamaican resident shareholders. However, if the company receiving the dividend holds more than 25% of the voting rights, the rate of income tax payable on such dividend is nil. Preference dividends that are deductible for income tax purposes are fully taxable in the hands of the shareholder, regardless of whether the shareholder is resident or nonresident. Dividends paid out of capital are not subject to income tax, but they are generally subject to a transfer tax at a rate of 2% (the 2% rate took effect on 1 April 2019).

Foreign tax relief. For income derived from treaty countries, the tax rate is the treaty rate applicable to the direct corporate investor. The regular Jamaican corporate tax rate of 25% or 331/3% is applied to income derived from non-treaty countries.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on accounting income with appropriate adjustments. To be deductible, expenses must be incurred wholly and exclusively in earning income.

Nondeductible expenses include capital expenditures, incorporation expenses and interest accrued but not paid. Contributions or donations made to charities approved under the Charities Act by the Department of Cooperatives and Friendly Societies are deductible, up to a maximum of 5% of taxable income.

Inventories. The first-in, first-out (FIFO) and weighted average methods of inventory valuation are allowed.

Provisions. To be deductible, bad debts must be specific. General provisions are not allowed.

Tax depreciation (capital allowances). The capital allowances are described below.

Initial allowance. An initial allowance of 25% of the cost of an asset is granted for certain types of assets, including office equipment, computers, and plant and machinery used in the production or manufacturing of primary products or goods, as defined in the Income Tax Act. However, some office equipment and plant and machinery are not entitled to the initial allowance. Initial allowances are granted in the year of purchase and are deducted from the depreciable value of the asset.

Investment allowance. A 20% investment allowance is granted instead of the initial allowance for buildings and plant and machinery used in "basic industries," such as the electricity and steam industries. Plant and machinery purchased in Jamaica must be new to qualify for the investment allowance. However, both new and used plant and machinery purchased overseas qualify for the allowance. The initial allowance is substituted for the investment allowance if the asset is disposed of within three years after its purchase. The investment allowance does not reduce the depreciable value of an asset.

Annual allowance. Plant and machinery qualify for an annual allowance of 12.5%, calculated using the straight-line method. A 20% annual allowance, calculated using the straight-line method, is granted to motor vehicles. However, the maximum depreciable cost for vehicles that are not trade vehicles is an amount in Jamaican dollars that is equivalent to USD35,000. Office equipment qualifies for an annual allowance of 20%, calculated using the straight-line method. Nonresidential and industrial buildings generally qualify for annual allowances, calculated using the straight-line method, at rates that range from 4% to 12.5%, depending on the type of material used to construct the building or structure.

Disposal of depreciable assets. Initial and annual allowances are generally subject to recapture on the sale of an asset, to the extent the sales proceeds exceed the tax value after depreciation. The amount recaptured may not exceed the total of the initial and annual allowances granted. Any amounts recaptured are subject to tax at the regular corporate tax rate. If the proceeds are less than the tax-depreciated value, an additional allowance is granted.

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward indefinitely. However, each year, a loss carryforward may offset only 50% of the aggregate amount of income of the taxpayer from all sources after allowing the appropriate tax deductions and tax exemptions. However, the limitation does not apply in the following circumstances:

- For the first five tax years following the tax year in which the trade commenced
- If the taxpayer's gross revenue from all sources for the relevant tax year is less than JMD10 million (this threshold is effective from 1 April 2019; the threshold was JMD3 million up to 31 March 2019)

A carryback of losses is not permitted.

Groups of companies. The law does not contain any group loss relief or consolidated return provisions.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Customs Administrative Fee; rates vary	
depending on the product	Various
Environmental levy; imposed on the Cost,	
Insurance and Freight (CIF) value of all	
imported goods with a few exceptions	0.5%
General Consumption Tax, on the value	
added to goods and services; certain	
items are exempt	
Standard rate	16.5%
Telephone services, cards and instruments	25%
Tourism sector	
Hotels previously operating under the Hotel	
Incentives Act (HIA), but which now	
operate under the Fiscal Incentives Act	10%
Hotels remaining under the HIA	16.5%
Electricity for residential premises	
(electricity supply in excess of 150 kilowatt hours)	16.5%
Electricity for commercial and industrial	
premises	16.5%
Certain commercial imports	16.5%
(advance ra	
Group health insurance	16.5%
Exports, government supplies	
and services of diplomats and	
international agents	0%
Assets tax; on taxable value of assets	
Life insurance and other regulated entities	0.25%
(Effective from the 2019 tax year,	
the assets tax for nonfinancial institutions	
was abolished.)	
Property tax; on gross asset	
	MD1,000
Asset in excess of JMD400,000 up to	
JMD800,000; rate on excess	0.50%
Asset in excess of JMD800,000 up to	0.550
JMD1,500,000; rate on excess	0.55%

	JAMAICA 853
Nature of tax	Rate
Asset in excess of JMD1,500,000 up to	
JMD3 million; rate on excess	0.60%
Asset in excess of JMD3 million up to	
JMD4,500,000; rate on excess	0.65%
Asset in excess of JMD4,500,000 up to	
JMD7 million; rate on excess	0.70%
Asset in excess of JMD7 million up to	
JMD12 million; rate on excess	0.75%
Asset in excess of JMD12 million up to	
JMD30 million; rate on excess	0.80%
Asset that exceeds JMD30 million; rate	
on excess	0.90%
Transfer tax, on transfers of certain	
Jamaican property, including land and	
securities	2%
Transfer tax on death for estates	1.5%
Stamp duty	Various
Social security contributions	
National insurance scheme (NIS); imposed	
on annual earnings (income for self-employed	1
individuals) up to JMD1,500,000; paid by	
Employer	2.75%
Employee	2.75%
Self-employed individual	5.5%
National Housing Trust (NHT); paid by	
Employer, on payroll	3%
Employee, on salary	2%
Self-employed individual, on income	3%
Human Employment and Resource	
Training program (HEART), on total	
payroll if it exceeds JMD173,328 a year;	
paid by employer	3%
Education tax, on taxable salary; paid by	
Employer, on payroll	3.5%
Employee, on salary	2.25%
Self-employed individual, on net earnings	2.25%

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Jamaica does not impose foreign-exchange controls.

Debt-to-equity rules. No debt-to-equity restrictions are imposed.

Foreign-controlled companies. Subsidiaries of nonresident corporations are subject to income tax on their profits at a rate of 25% for unregulated companies or $33\frac{1}{3}\%$ for regulated companies. Withholding tax at a rate of $33\frac{1}{3}\%$ is generally imposed on dividends remitted, unless a treaty provides a different rate.

Anti-avoidance legislation. Several anti-avoidance measures are in force. These measures generally apply to transactions between related parties that were not made at arm's length.

Employment tax credit. A person other than a regulated company may be eligible to claim a nonrefundable tax credit (referred to as

an employment tax credit [ETC]), up to a maximum amount of 30% of the income tax payable for each year. The amount eligible for the ETC is the total of education tax, NHT, NIS and HEART payments made by an eligible person that are declared and paid on a timely basis during the year. The ETC that may be claimed is therefore the lower of the total statutory payments during the year and 30% of the tax payable. The application of this ETC is subject to certain additional criteria. It may not be claimed against income tax chargeable on non-trading income, such as interest and dividend income.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law.

Management

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %	Management fees %
Antigua and				
Barbuda (h)	0	15	15	15
Barbados (h)	0	15	15	15
Belize (h)	0	15	15	15
Canada	15/22.5 (a)	15	10	12.5
China Mainland	5	7.5	10	0
Denmark	10/15 (b)	12.5	10	10
Dominica (h)	0	15	15	15
France	10/15 (e)	10	10	10
Germany	10/15 (c)	10/12.5 (d)) 10	33.3
Grenada (h)	0	15	15	15
Guyana (h)	0	15	15	15
Israel	15/22.5 (e)	15	10	33.3
Mexico	5/10 (i)	10	10	10
Montserrat (h)	0	15	15	15
Norway	15	12.5	10	10
St. Kitts and				
Nevis (h)	0	15	15	15
St. Lucia (h)	0	15	15	15
St. Vincent and the				
Grenadines (h)	0	15	15	15
Spain	5/10 (b)	10	10	10
Sweden	10/22.5 (f)	12.5	10	10
Switzerland	10/15 (e)	10	10	10
Trinidad and				
Tobago (h)	0	15	15	15
United				
Kingdom	15/22.5 (a)	12.5	10	12.5
United States	10/15 (e)	12.5	10	0 (g)
Non-treaty				
jurisdictions	331/3	$33\frac{1}{3}$	$33\frac{1}{3}$	$33\frac{1}{3}$

⁽a) Higher rate applies if payment is made to a company owning 10% or more of the voting stock of the payer.

⁽b) Lower rate applies if payment is made to a company owning 25% or more of the capital or voting stock of the payer.

⁽c) Lower rate applies if payment is made to a company owning 25% or more of the shares of the payer.

⁽d) Lower rate applies to interest received by a bank recognized as a banking institution under the laws of the state from which the payment is made.

- (e) Lower rate applies if payment is made to a company owning 10% or more of the voting stock of the payer.
- (f) Lower rate applies if payment is made to a company owning 25% or more of the voting stock of the payer.
- (g) Management fees are not subject to withholding tax, but they are included in business profits. Consequently, net management fees are subject to tax in Jamaica only if the recipient has a permanent establishment there.
- (h) These are the rates under the Caribbean Community and Common Market (CARICOM) tax treaty, which the listed country has ratified.
- Lower rate applies if payment is made to a company owning 25% or more of the capital of the payer.

Japan

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Tokyo GMT +9

EY +81 (3) 3506-2411 Tokyo Midtown Hibiya Fax: +81 (3) 3506-2412

Hibiya Mitsui Tower 1-1-2 Yurakucho Chiyoda-ku Tokyo 100-0006 Japan

Principal Tax Contact

Koichi Sekiva

Hitoshi Ishida

Ryuichi Akutsu

Latin America

★ Kazuiro Ebina Mobile: +81 (90) 5203-3989
Email: kazuhiro.ebina@jp.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services Leader

★ Ichiro Suto Mobile: +81 (90) 2142-5190 Email: ichiro.suto@jp.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax

Advisory

★ Makoto Nomoto Mobile: +81 (70) 7499-3577
Email: makoto.nomoto@jp.ey.com

Mark Brandon Mobile: +81 (70) 3549-0967

Email: mark.brandon@jp.ey.com

Chieko Yonemura Mobile: +81 (90) 2743-5793

Email: chieko.yonemura@jp.ey.com

Mitsunori Ota Nagoya: +81 (52) 588-8863 Mobile: +81 (80) 2003-8582

Email: mitsunori.ota@jp.ey.com

Katsuko Shioya Mobile: +81 (90) 5516-8067

Email: katsuko.shioya@jp.ey.com

Joachim Stobbs Mobile: +81 (80) 9894-2624

Email: joachim.stobbs@jp.ey.com

Mobile: +81 (90) 6030-8393

Email: koichi.sekiya@jp.ey.com Mobile: +81 (90) 6796-1399

Email: hitoshi.ishida@jp.ey.com

Mobile: +81 (80) 2003-8569

Email: ryuichi.akutsu@jp.ey.com

Email: raul.moreno@jp.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

★ Joe Kledis. Mobile: +81 (70) 7595-0296 United States Email: joe.kledis@jp.ey.com Emiko Okubo, Mobile: +81 (70) 3847-5447 China Email: emiko.okubo@jp.ey.com Gerald Lies, Mobile: +81 (90) 9006-3070 Germany Email: gerald.lies@jp.ey.com Niladri Nag, Mobile: +81 (70) 7485-6527 India Email: niladri.nag@jp.ey.com Ik Chae Choi, Mobile: +81 (70) 4691-1569 Korea (South) Email: ik.c.choi@jp.ey.com Raul Moreno. Mobile: +81 (70) 4550-6154

Mobile: +81 (70) 4550-6195 Clare Bull, United Kingdom Email: clare.bull@jp.ey.com Takayuki Ohta, Mobile: +81 (70) 4512-9817 United States Email: takayuki.ohta@jp.ey.com Nguyen Thi Anh Huyen,

Mobile: +81 (70) 3845-8470

Vietnam Email: huyenthi-anh.nguyen@jp.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Mobile: +81 (70) 7499-3577 ★ Makoto Nomoto

Email: makoto.nomoto@jp.ey.com

Mobile: +81 (80) 9048-0475 Masako Kanaya

Email: masako.kanaya@jp.ey.com

Manabu Nakamori Mobile: +81 (70) 7485-6533 Email: manabu.nakamori@jp.ey.com

Ken Nakamura Mobile: +81 (90) 1736-7869

Email: ken.nakamura@jp.ey.com Daisuke Kurosu Mobile: +81 (80) 2160-6291

Email: daisuke.kurosu@jp.ey.com

Nagato Yoshimura Mobile: +81 (80) 2160-6295 Email: nagato.yoshimura@jp.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

★ Ichiro Suto Mobile: +81 (90) 2142-5190

Email: ichiro.suto@jp.ey.com Tsunoda Nobuhiro Mobile: +81 (70) 2267-3478

Email: nobuhiro.tsunoda@jp.ey.com

Mobile: +81 (80) 1315-1445 Tetsuya Bessho

Email: tetsuya.bessho@jp.ey.com

Mobile: +81 (80) 2113-9977 Karl Gruendel Email: karl.gruendel@jp.ey.com

Tatsuhide Kanenari

Kenji Kasahara

Yasuyuki Nishi

Mobile: +81 (90) 6930-4257

Email: tatsuhide.kanenari@jp.ey.com

Mobile: +81 (90) 8511-3091

Email: kenji.kasahara@jp.ey.com

Keith Thomas Mobile: +81 (90) 2655-7032

Email: keith.thomas@jp.ey.com

Jun Nakagami Mobile: +81 (70) 2161-0746 Email: jun.nakagami@jp.ey.com

Mobile: +81 (80) 2003-8554

Email: yasuyuki.nishi@jp.ey.com

Mobile: +81 (80) 9813-7846

Manabu Takahama

Email: manabu.takahama@jp.ey.com

Noboru Yamazaki Mobile: +81 (90) 2655-8641

Email: noboru.yamazaki@jp.ey.com Mobile: +81 (70) 3813-6645 Nobuo Mori

Email: nobuo.mori@jp.ey.com

Mobile: +81 (80) 2276-5655 Takeshi Yatsu

Email: takeshi.yatsu@jp.ey.com

Mobile: +81 (80) 2276-5958 Shigeki Takeuchi

Email: shigeki.takeuchi@jp.ey.com

Yoshiko Narita Mobile: +81 (80) 9872-0578

Email: yoshiko.narita@jp.ey.com

Hidenori Morokuma Mobile: +81 (80) 9048-0403

Email: hidenori.morokuma@jp.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Operating Model Effectiveness

Yasuyuki Ogata Mobile: +81 (70) 2165-7635

Email: yasuyuki.ogata@jp.ey.com

Mobile: +81 (90) 2553-5935 Sanae Yamada

Email: sanae.yamada@jp.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

Ichiro Suto Mobile: +81 (90) 2142-5190 Email: ichiro.suto@jp.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Toshikazu Shintani Mobile: +81 (90) 6796-1398

Email: toshikazu.shintani@jp.ey.com

Yasunori Fukuzawa Mobile: +81 (80) 1050-2783

Email: yasunori.fukuzawa@jp.ey.com

Yoshiaki Uno Mobile: +81 (70) 3827-8568

Email: yoshiaki.uno@jp.ey.com

Hideaki Furukawa Mobile: +81 (80) 9804-3012 Email: hideaki.furukawa@jp.ey.com

Hans-Peter Musahl Mobile: +81 (90) 9848-6525

Email: hans-peter.musahl@jp.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Kenji Ueda Mobile: +81 (70) 3876-5003

Email: kenji.ueda@jp.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

★ Koichi Sekiya Mobile: +81 (90) 6030-8393

Email: koichi.sekiya@jp.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Masahide Yanagisawa Mobile: +81 (90) 5573-5435

Email: masahide.yanagisawa@jp.ey.com

Financial Services

Ichiro Suto Mobile: +81 (90) 2142-5190 Email: ichiro.suto@jp.ey.com

Inbound Services

Hans-Peter Musahl Mobile: +81 (90) 9848-6525

Email: hans-peter.musahl@jp.ey.com

Private Client Services

Kenji Ueda Mobile: +81 (70) 3876-5003

Email: kenji.ueda@jp.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Shinichiro Uzawa Mobile: +81 (70) 3872-9280

Email: shinichiro.uzawa@jp.ey.com

Indirect Tax

★ Yoichi Ohira Mobile: +81 (90) 5990-9629

Email: yoichi.ohira@jp.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)

★ Jun Hashimoto Mobile: +81 (70) 7515-5247 Email: jun.hashimoto@jp.ey.com

Legal Services

★ Junzaburo Kiuchi Mobile: +81 (70) 3854-1004

Email: jb.kiuchi@jp.ey.com

23.2 (a)

A. At a glance

Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	23.2 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	23.2 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) (b)	
Dividends	20 (c)
_	

Interest 15/20 (c)(d) Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc. 20 (c)

Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc. 20 (c)
Branch Remittance Tax 0

Net Operating Losses (Years)
Carryback 1 (e)
Carryforward 10

- (a) Local income taxes (see Section D) are also imposed. The resulting effective corporate income tax rate is approximately 31% (35% for corporations with stated capital of JPY100 million or less).
- (b) Except for the withholding taxes on royalties and certain interest (see footnote [d] below), these withholding taxes are imposed on both residents and non-residents. For nonresidents, these are final taxes, unless the income is effectively connected with a permanent establishment in Japan. Royalties paid to residents are not subject to withholding tax.
- (c) Under the special law to secure funds for reconstruction related to the 11 March 2011 disasters, a special additional income tax (2.1% of the normal withholding tax due) is imposed for a 25-year period running from 1 January 2013 through 31 December 2037. As a result, the 20% withholding tax rate is increased to 20.42%, and the 15% rate is increased to 15.315%. However, this special additional income tax does not affect reduced withholding taxes under existing income tax treaties.
- (d) Interest paid to residents on bonds, debentures or bank deposits is subject to a 20% withholding tax, which consists of a national tax of 15% and a local tax of 5%. Other interest paid to residents is not subject to a withholding tax. Interest paid to nonresidents on bonds, debentures or bank deposits is subject to a 15% withholding tax. Interest paid to nonresidents on national and local government bonds under the Book-Entry Transfer System is exempt from withholding tax if certain requirements are met.
- (e) The loss carryback is temporarily suspended (see Section C).

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate tax. Japanese domestic companies are subject to tax on their worldwide income, but nonresident companies pay taxes only on Japanese-source income. A domestic corporation is a corporation that is incorporated or has its head office in Japan. Japan does not use the "central management and control" criteria for determining the residence of a company.

Rates of corporate tax. The basic rate of national corporation tax is 23.2% for fiscal years beginning on or after 1 April 2018. For corporations with stated capital of JPY100 million or less, a tax rate of 15% applies to the first JPY8 million of taxable income. The tax rate of 15% applies for fiscal years beginning between 1 April 2012 and 31 March 2021.

Local income taxes, which are local inhabitant tax and enterprise tax, are also imposed on corporate income (see Section D). The resulting effective corporate income tax rate for companies subject to the 23.2% rate is approximately 35%. Under Business Scale Taxation (Gaikei Hyojun Kazei; see Section D), for certain corporations, the effective rate is reduced to approximately 31%.

Capital gains. In general, for Japanese corporate tax purposes, capital gains are not taxed separately. Such gains are treated as ordinary income to which normal tax rates apply. Transferor corporations in qualified reorganizations may defer the recognition of capital gains and losses arising in such transactions. Mergers, corporate spin-offs, share exchanges and contributions in kind are considered qualified reorganizations if they satisfy certain conditions.

A special surplus tax is imposed on capital gains from the sale of land located in Japan. However, this tax is suspended for sales conducted through 31 March 2020. The tax is calculated by

applying the following rates, which vary depending on the length of time the property was held, to the capital gains.

Number	of years held	Rate
Exceeding	Not exceeding	%
0	5	10
5	_	5

The 2009 tax reform introduced two temporary capital gains reliefs with respect to the holding of land investments. Under one of these measures, a special deduction of JPY10 million may be claimed with respect to capital gains arising from the sale of land acquired during the period from 1 January 2009 to 31 December 2010 and held for a period of five years or more, subject to certain conditions. The other measure is a capital gain deferral mechanism applicable to qualifying land acquired in the period from 1 January 2009 through 31 December 2010. This measure provides a deferral of 80% or 60% of the amount of capital gains arising from land disposed within a certain time period after the date on which the land is acquired, subject to certain conditions and filing obligations.

Administration. The tax year for a corporation is its fiscal year. A corporation must file a tax return within two months of the end of its fiscal year, paying the tax at that time. A one-month extension is normally available on application to the tax authorities. The 2017 tax reform introduced a four-month extension if certain conditions are met. Except for newly established corporations, and corporations with a tax amount of JPY100,000 or less in the preceding year, if the fiscal year is longer than six months, the corporation must file an interim return within two months of the end of the first six months and make an advance payment at the time of filing the interim return equal to either 50% of its prior year's tax liability or 100% of its estimated tax liability for the first six months of the current year.

Dividends received/paid. Dividends received from another domestic corporation, net of any related interest expense incurred for acquisition of the shares, are generally excluded from gross income. However, if the recipient corporation owns more than 5% and up to 33½3% of the domestic corporation distributing the dividends, 50% of the net dividend income is includible in gross income. If the recipient corporation owns 5% or less of the domestic corporation distributing the dividends, 80% of the net dividend income is includable in gross income. Dividends distributed by a domestic corporation are subject to a 20% (20.42%, inclusive of the 2.1% special additional income tax) withholding tax.

A foreign dividend exemption system is available for Japanese companies holding a minimum interest of 25% for a period of at least six months before the date on which the decision to distribute the dividend is made. Under certain tax treaties, the minimum holding interest can be lower than 25%, subject to certain conditions. Under the foreign dividend exemption, 95% of foreign dividends received is excluded from taxable income. No credit for withholding tax or underlying tax on the foreign dividends is available.

If foreign dividends received by a domestic corporation are wholly or partially included as deductible expenses under the laws of the country where the headquarters of the foreign subsidiary is located, such foreign dividends are excluded from the foreign dividend exemption system. If a portion of the dividends that a domestic corporation receives from its foreign subsidiary are included as deductible expenses, the domestic corporation may elect to exclude only such portion from the foreign dividend exemption system (the domestic corporation is required to attach prescribed statements to the tax return and preserve certain documents). Foreign tax credits are available for the amount of withholding taxes imposed on dividends that are excluded from the foreign dividend exemption system.

Foreign tax credit. A Japanese company may be entitled to claim a foreign tax credit against both Japanese corporation tax and local inhabitant tax (see Section D). Creditable foreign income taxes for a Japanese company include foreign income taxes paid directly by a Japanese company and its foreign branches (direct tax credit). In addition, under tax treaties, a tax-sparing credit may be available to domestic companies with a branch or subsidiary in a developing country.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The tax law prescribes which adjustments to accounting income are required in computing taxable income. Expenditures incurred in the conduct of the business, except as otherwise provided by the law, are allowed as deductions from gross income.

Remuneration paid to directors cannot be deducted as an expense unless it is fixed compensation, remuneration determined and reported in advance or performance-based remuneration. The deductibility of entertainment expenses incurred by a corporation in fiscal years beginning during the period of 1 April 2006 through 31 March 2020 is restricted according to the size (capitalization) of the corporation (see *Entertainment expenses*). Deductions of donations, except for those to national or local governments or similar organizations, are limited.

Entertainment expenses. Entertainment expenses cannot be deducted from taxable income. However, all corporations may deduct 50% of entertainment expenses related to meal and drink from taxable income for fiscal years beginning on or after 1 April 2014. Small or medium-sized corporations can choose the 50% deduction or the fixed deduction of up to JPY8 million.

Inventories. A corporation may value inventory at cost under methods such as the following:

- · Actual cost
- First-in, first-out (FIFO)
- Weighted average
- Moving average
- · Most recent purchase
- Retail

Alternatively, inventory may be valued at the lower of cost or market value. If a corporation fails to report the valuation method to the tax office, it is deemed to have adopted the most recent purchase price method.

Depreciation. The cost of tangible fixed assets, excluding land, may be recovered using statutory depreciation methods, such as straight-line or declining-balance. Depreciation rates are stipulated in the Japanese tax law, which provides a range of rates for each asset category based on the useful life. Depreciation for tax purposes may not exceed the amount of depreciation recorded for accounting purposes. Revised depreciation rates apply to assets acquired on or after 1 April 2007. In addition, statutory salvage value and limit of depreciation are abolished in conjunction with the introduction of the revised depreciation rates. The following are the ranges of the revised depreciation rates for the straight-line and declining-balance methods for selected asset categories.

Straig	ht-line	Declining-	balance
From	To	From	То
0.143	0.020	_	_
0.334	0.056	_	_
0.334	0.013		_
0.500	0.050	1.000	0.100
0.500	0.046	1.000	0.091
	0.143 0.334 0.334 0.500	0.143 0.020 0.334 0.056 0.334 0.013 0.500 0.050	From To From 0.143 0.020 — 0.334 0.056 — 0.334 0.013 — 0.500 0.050 1.000

In the year of acquisition of specified machinery or equipment, a corporation may take additional depreciation. A corporation has the option of taking such additional depreciation or claiming the investment tax credit (see *Investment tax credit*).

Intangible assets, including goodwill, are amortized using the straight-line method over their useful lives. The useful life of goodwill is five years.

Investment tax credit. A specified small or medium-sized corporation that acquires or produces certain qualifying machinery or equipment (for use in its business within one year of acquisition) during the period of 1 June 1998 through 31 March 2021 may receive a credit against its corporate tax liability. The credit generally equals 7% of the cost or 20% of the corporate tax, whichever is less, and acts as a substitute for additional depreciation (see *Depreciation*).

A corporation may claim a credit equal to 6% to 14% (12% to 17% for a small or medium-sized corporation) of total current research and development (R&D) expenditure, up to a maximum amount equal to 25% (in principle) of the corporate tax due for the relevant fiscal year.

A gross-type credit of 8% to 10% based on the R&D cost ratio (R&D costs ÷ average sales) was changed into a system in which the tax credit rate (6% to 14%) is linked to the pro rata increase or decrease in R&D costs in order to strengthen the incentive to increase investment in R&D. The 2019 tax reform provides that the general R&D tax credit limitation for certain startups that conduct R&D (that is, those that were established within the previous 10 years and that have net operating losses carried over into the next fiscal year) is 40% of corporate income tax liability in the applicable fiscal year.

For fiscal years beginning during the period of 1 April 2008 through 31 March 2019, corporations may also claim an additional credit up to 10% of the corporate tax due for certain incremental R&D expenditure or R&D expenditure in excess of specified recent average sales figures. If the R&D cost ratio (R&D costs ÷ average sales) is over 10%, a "top-up" measure can be applied to the gross-type credit maximum (25% of current year corporate tax). Depending on the R&D cost ratio (10% to 15%), the total cost incentive maximum may be increased to 35%.

Under the 2019 tax reform, the excess-type credit is combined with the general R&D tax credit. Certain types of research consigned to private-sector companies (including R&D startups meeting certain criteria) are added to the list of eligible items for open innovation tax credits (tax credits relating to special R&D expenses). The tax credit rate for research consigned to R&D startups and joint research conducted with such R&D startups is 25%. The tax credit rate for research consigned to private-sector companies is 20%. In addition, the maximum credit is 10% of corporation tax liability in the applicable fiscal year.

Tax credits for other investments in certain fields, such as job development and environmental operation, or specific facilities are also available for certain periods. Some of these credits apply to small or medium-sized corporations only.

Net operating losses. Net operating losses of certain corporations may be carried forward for 10 years (9 years for losses arising until 31 March 2018), and may be carried back 1 year. The deductible amount is limited to 50% of taxable income. The loss carryback is suspended for fiscal years ending from 1 April 1992 through 31 March 2020. However, this suspension does not apply to net operating losses generated in fiscal years ending on or after 1 February 2009 for specified small or medium-sized corporations.

Groups of companies. The Consolidated Tax Return System (CTRS) applies to a domestic parent corporation and its 100% domestic subsidiaries. A consolidated group must elect the application of the CTRS, subject to the approval of the National Tax Agency (NTA). If a consolidated group wants to terminate its CTRS election, it must obtain the approval of the NTA.

Corporate tax law contains special taxation for intragroup transactions in 100% groups, under which certain gains and losses are tax deferred. This taxation is separate from the CTRS.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax

Consumption tax; on a broad range of goods

10%

and services Enterprise tax

Companies that are subject to Business Scale Taxation; Business Scale Taxation (Gaikei Hyojun Kazei) applies to companies with stated capital of more than JPY100 million; under Business

Nature of tax	Rate
Scale Taxation, a company is subject to	
tax on the basis of its added value, its	
capital amount and its taxable income	
Rate on added value for	
fiscal years beginning on	4.00/
or after 1 April 2016	1.26%
Rate on capital amount for	
fiscal years beginning on	0.5250/
or after 1 April 2016	0.525%
Rates on taxable income for	
fiscal years beginning on or after 1 October 2019	0.4% to 1.18%
	0.470 to 1.1870
Companies that are not subject to Business Scale Taxation; rates	
applied to taxable income; rates for	
fiscal years beginning on or after	
1 October 2014 through 30 September 2019	3.3% to 7.48%
Special local corporate tax; a national tax,	3.370 to 7.1070
which is levied on companies that are subject	
to enterprise tax; imposed on local enterprise	
tax liability with respect to taxable income	
(special local corporate tax is abolished	
for the fiscal years beginning on or after	
1 October 2019; the percentages of special	
local corporate tax will be included in local	
enterprise tax for the fiscal years beginning	
on or after 1 October 2019)	
Companies subject to business scale	
enterprise tax; rate for fiscal years	
beginning on or after 1 April 2016	41.4.20/
through 30 September 2019	414.2%
Companies not subject to business scale	
enterprise tax; rate for fiscal years beginning on or after 1 October 2014	
through 30 September 2019	43.2%
Special enterprise tax; a national tax,	43.270
which is levied on companies that are subject	
to enterprise tax; imposed on local enterprise	
tax liability with respect to taxable income	
Companies subject to business scale	
enterprise tax; rate for fiscal years	
beginning on or after 1 October 2019	260%
Companies not subject to business scale	
enterprise tax; rate for fiscal years	
beginning on or after 1 October 2019	37%
Local inhabitant tax, which consists of an	
income levy and a capital levy	
Income levy; computed as a percentage of	
national income tax; rate depends on the	
company's capitalization and amount of national income tax	
Fiscal years beginning on or after	
1 October 2014 through	
30 September 2019	12.9% to 16.3%
	-2.5 / 0 10 10 10 / 0

	JAIAN 005
Nature of tax	Rate
Fiscal years beginning on or after 1 October 2019	7.0% to 10.4%
Capital levy; based on the company's capitalization and number of employees;	
annual assessments vary depending on	
the cities and prefectures in which the company's offices are located	JPY70,000 to
company's offices are located	JPY3,800,000
Local corporate tax; a national tax, imposed on standard corporate tax liability	
Fiscal years beginning on or after 1 October 2014 through 30 September 2019	4.4%
Fiscal years beginning on or after	10.20/
1 October 2019 Social insurance contributions, on monthly	10.3%
standard remuneration and bonuses	
Basic contribution, paid by Employer	15%
Employee	14.4%
Nursing insurance premium for employees who are age 40 or older, paid by	
Employer	0.865%
Employee	0.865%

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Bank of Japan controls inbound and outbound investments and transfers of money. Effective from 1 April 1998, the reporting requirements were simplified.

Transfer pricing. The transfer-pricing law stipulates that pricing between internationally affiliated entities should be determined at arm's length. Entities are considered to be internationally affiliated entities if a direct or indirect relationship involving 50% or more ownership or substantial control exists. The law provides that the burden of proof as to the reasonableness of the pricing is passed to the taxpayer, and if the taxpayer fails to provide proof or to disclose pertinent information to the tax authorities, taxable income is increased at the discretion of the tax authorities. The 2011 revision of the law eliminated the hierarchy-based selection of transfer-pricing methods and allows the selection of the most appropriate transfer-pricing method in each specific case.

Under the 2019 tax reform, the discounted cash flow recognized under the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Transfer Pricing Guidelines was added as a new transfer-pricing methodology.

It is possible to apply for advance-pricing arrangements with the tax authorities. In cases in which a taxpayer has received a transfer-pricing assessment as a result of an examination, a taxpayer applying for a Mutual Agreement Procedure between Japan and the relevant treaty partner country may be granted a grace period for the payment of taxes due by assessment, including penalty taxes. The length of the grace period depends on the specific circumstances of the assessment.

Controlled foreign companies. The special provisions of income tax related to specified foreign subsidiaries of Japanese domestic companies (so-called "foreign subsidiary income inclusion taxation") are the Japanese equivalent to most jurisdictions' controlled foreign company (CFC) rules.

If a Japanese domestic company (including individuals who have a special relationship with a Japanese domestic company) owns 10% or more of the issued shares of a foreign related company of which more than 50% is owned directly or indirectly by Japanese domestic companies and Japanese resident individuals (including nonresident individuals who have a special relationship with Japanese domestic companies or Japanese resident individuals), the income of the foreign related company must be included in the Japanese parent company's taxable income in proportion to the equity held. Losses of a foreign related company may not offset the taxable income of the Japanese parent company.

Determination of foreign entities subject to income inclusion. The indirect ownership ratio for the determination of a foreign related company that is subject to income inclusion is calculated based on the equity ratio of a foreign entity with a chain relationship with a domestic company through the ownership of more than 50% of equity. If there is a relationship between a resident or Japanese domestic company and a foreign entity in which the resident or Japanese domestic company is able to make claim to basically all of the foreign entity's residual property, the foreign entity is included in the scope of foreign related companies and the resident or Japanese domestic company is subject to income inclusion.

Income inclusion taxation on an entity-wide basis. The foreign related companies that do not satisfy any of the economic activity criteria (business criteria, substance criteria, control criteria and location or unrelated party criteria) are subject to income inclusion on an entity-wide basis. If the tax burden ratio of a foreign related company's fiscal year is 20% or more, the company is exempt from the application of income inclusion on an entity-wide basis. The tax burden ratio is calculated on a company-by-company basis.

Partial income inclusion rules for certain income. Foreign related companies that fulfill all of the economic activity criteria are subject to partial income (passive income) inclusion. The following types of income are subject to partial income inclusion:

- Interest
- · Dividends
- Consideration for securities lending, and capital gains or losses on securities
- Gains or losses from derivative trading
- · Gains or losses from foreign exchange
- Consideration for the lease of tangible fixed assets
- Royalties from intangible assets
- · Capital gains or losses from intangible assets and other assets

If the tax burden ratio of a foreign related company's fiscal year is 20% or more, the foreign related company is exempt from the application of partial income inclusion. The materiality threshold related to partial income inclusion is JPY20 million or less; that

is, the foreign related company is exempt if its partial income inclusion is JPY20 million or less.

Income inclusion on an entity-wide basis for certain foreign related companies. Paper companies, cashbox companies and blacklist territory companies are subject to income inclusion on an entity-wide basis. If the tax burden ratio of a foreign related company mentioned above is 30% or more for the fiscal year, the company is exempt from the application of income inclusion on an entity-wide basis.

Dividends distributed by a foreign related company cannot generally be excluded from the income inclusion added back to the Japanese parent company's taxable income. However, the following dividends received by a foreign related company can be excluded from the apportionment to the Japanese parent company's income:

- Dividends from a foreign subsidiary in which the foreign related company has held 25% or more of the total issued shares or the total voting shares for a period of at least six months. The equity ratio requirement relating to dividends excluded from the inclusion amount is 10% or more for dividends received from foreign subsidiaries whose primary business is the extraction of crude oil, oil gas, combustible natural gas or coal (collectively, fossil fuels), including businesses closely related to such extracted fossil fuels, and that possess an extraction site in a jurisdiction that has entered into a tax treaty with Japan.
- Dividends that have already been added to the Japanese parent company's taxable income as another foreign related company's income under the foreign subsidiary income inclusion taxation rules

The 2019 tax reform clarifies that local tax laws of the foreign related companies, such as those relating to tax consolidation and distributive share of partnership income, are disregarded in determining the tax burden ratio test, income inclusion or indirect foreign tax credit with respect to foreign related companies.

Debt-to-equity rules. Thin-capitalization rules limit the deduction for interest expense for companies with foreign related-party debt if the debt-to-equity ratio exceeds 3:1.

Earnings-stripping rules. Earnings-stripping rules limit the deductibility of interest paid by corporations to foreign related persons. Net interest paid to foreign related persons by a corporation in excess of 50% of its adjusted taxable income is disallowed as a tax deduction. Interest deductions disallowed under this provision are carried forward for up to seven years. If earnings-stripping rules and thin-capitalization rules both apply, the rule that results in a larger disallowance is applied.

Pursuant to the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) initiatives and the recommendations by the BEPS Action 4 final report, the 2019 tax reform amends the earnings-stripping rules by reducing the current 50% of adjusted taxable income (ATI) to 20% in computing interest expense disallowance. In addition, the 2019 tax reform includes in the ATI computation a domestic and foreign dividend-received deduction and an add-back tax adjustment of nondeductible income taxes. ATI for an operator under a

silent partnership arrangement is also amended. The 2019 tax reform revises the scope of interest subject to the earnings-stripping rules and the de minimis exceptions. The revision will apply to tax years beginning on or after 1 April 2020.

In the calculation of adjusted taxable income, the amount of the domestic and foreign dividend-received deduction is excluded from the amounts added to adjusted income in a given fiscal period.

Interest expenses included in the Japanese taxable income of the recipient of interest are excluded from these rules. Also, this rule does not apply to interest on bonds meeting certain requirements.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

For treaty jurisdictions, the rates reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax laws on outbound payments.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Australia	0/5/10 (m)	0/10 (c)	5
Austria	0/10 (ff)	0	0
Bangladesh	10/15 (a)	10 (c)	10
Belgium	0/10 (ee)	0/10 (pp)	0
Brazil	12.5	12.5 (c)	12.5/15/20 (f)
Brunei		. ,	
Darussalam	5/10 (1)	10 (c)	10
Bulgaria	10/15 (a)	10 (c)	10
Canada	5/15 (a)	10 (c)	10
Chile	0/5/15 (ii)	4/10 (jj)	2/10 (kk)
China Mainland	10	10 (c)	10
Croatia	0/5 (qq)	0/5 (rr)	5
Czechoslovakia (n)	$10/15 (a)^{11}$	10 (c)	0/10 (i)
Denmark	0/15 (hh)	0	0
Egypt	15	15/20 (q)	15
Estonia	0/10 (mm)	0/10 (mm)	5
Finland	10/15 (a)	10	10
France	0/5/10 (u)	10 (c)	0
Germany	0/5/15 (d)	0	0
Hong Kong SAR	5/10 (1)	10 (c)	5
Hungary	10	10 (c)	0/10 (i)
Iceland	0/5/15 (nn)	0	0
India	10	10 (c)	10
Indonesia	10/15 (a)	10 (c)	10
Ireland	10/15 (a)	10	10
Israel	5/15 (a)	10 (c)	10
Italy	10/15 (a)	10	10
Kazakhstan	5/15 (a)	10 (c)	5 (w)
Korea (South)	5/15 (a)	10 (c)	10
Kuwait	5/10 (1)	10 (c)	10
Latvia	0/10 (11)	0/10 (11)	0
Lithuania	0/10 (11)	0/10 (11)	0
Luxembourg	5/15 (a)	10 (c)	10
Malaysia	5/15 (a)	10 (c)	10
Mexico	0/5/15 (o)	10/15 (c)(p)	10
Netherlands	0/5/10 (y)	10 (z)	0 (aa)
New Zealand	0/15(x)	10 (c)	5
Norway	5/15 (a)	10 (c)	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Oman	5/10 (1)	10 (c)	10
Pakistan	5/7.5/10 (v)	10 (c)	10
Philippines	10/15 (1)	10 (c)	10 (g)
Poland	10	10 (c)	0/10 (i)
Portugal	5/10 (1)	10 (cc)	5
Qatar	5/10 (1)	10 (c)	5
Romania	10	10 (c)	10/15 (i)
Russia Federation (0/5/10/15 (gg)	0	0
Saudi Arabia	5/10 (1)	10 (c)	5/10 (r)
Singapore	5/15 (a)	10 (c)	10
Slovenia	5	0/5 (c)	5
South Africa	5/15 (a)	10 (c)	10
Spain (oo)	10/15 (a)	10	10
Sri Lanka	20	15/20 (c)(q)	0/10 (h)
Sweden	0/10 (t)	0 (dd)	0 (aa)
Switzerland	0/5/10 (y)	10 (z)	0 (aa)
Thailand	15/20 (s)	10/15/20 (c)(j)(q)	15
Turkey	10/15 (a)	10/15 (c)(j)	10
USSR (k)	15	10 (c)	0/10 (i)
United Arab			
Emirates	5/10 (1)	10 (c)	10
United			
Kingdom	0/10 (t)	0 (dd)	0 (aa)
United States	0/5/10 (b)	0 (bb)	0
Vietnam	10	10 (c)	10
Zambia	0	10 (c)	10
Non-treaty jurisdiction	s 20	15/20 (q)	20

- (a) The treaty withholding rate is increased to 15% or 20% if the recipient is not a corporation owning at least 25% (Kazakhstan, 10%; Spain, directly 25%) of the distributing corporation for 6 months (Indonesia, 12 months).
- (b) Dividends are exempt from withholding tax if the company receiving the dividends owns at least 50% of the voting shares of the payer for the sixmonth period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined and if certain other conditions are met. The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company owning directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (c) Interest paid to a contracting state, subdivision or certain financial institutions is exempt.
- (d) Dividends are exempt from withholding tax if the beneficial owner of the dividends owns at least 25% of the voting shares of the company paying the dividends for a period of 18 months ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined and if certain other conditions are met. The withholding tax rate of 5% applies to dividends paid to a company owning at least 10% of the voting shares of the company paying the dividends for a period of six months ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- Interest paid to a Swiss resident pursuant to debt claims guaranteed or insured by Switzerland is exempt.
- (f) The withholding rate for trademark royalties is 20%; for motion picture films and videotapes, the rate is 15%. The 12.5% rate applies to other royalties.
- (g) The withholding rate for motion picture films is 15%.
- (h) The withholding rate for motion picture films is 0% and for patent royalties is 10%.
- The withholding tax on cultural royalties is exempt (Romania, 10%) and on industrial royalties is 10% (Romania, 15%).
- The rate is generally 15% (Thailand, or 20%), except it is reduced to 10% for interest paid to banks.
- (k) The USSR treaty applies to Armenia, Belarus, Georgia, Kyrgyzstan, Moldova, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan, Ukraine and Uzbekistan.

- (1) The withholding rate is increased to 10% (Philippines, 15%) if the recipient is not a corporation owning at least 10% of the voting shares (Philippines and Saudi Arabia, or the total shares) of the distributing corporation during the six-month (Saudi Arabia, 183-day, Portugal, 12-month) period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined (Philippines, the day immediately preceding the date of payment of the dividends).
- (m) Dividends are exempt from withholding tax if the beneficial owner of the dividends owns directly at least 80% of the voting shares of the company paying the dividends for a period of 12 months ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined and if certain other conditions are met. The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company owning directly at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (n) The Czechoslovakia treaty applies to the Czech and Slovak Republics.
- (o) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a corporation owning at least 25% of the payer during the 6-month period immediately before the end of the accounting period for which the distribution of profits takes place. The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a "specified parent company," as defined in the treaty. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (p) The general rate is 15%. The 10% rate applies to certain types of interest payments such as interest paid to or by banks.
- (q) Loan interest paid to nonresidents is subject to a 20% withholding tax. Interest paid to nonresidents on bonds, debentures or bank deposits is subject to a 15% withholding tax.
- (r) The withholding rate for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment is 5%.
- (s) The 15% rate applies if the dividends are paid by a company engaged in an industrial undertaking to a company owning at least 25% of the payer of the dividends. The 20% rate applies to other dividends.
- (t) Dividends are exempt from withholding tax if the company receiving the dividends owns at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer for the six-month period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined and if certain other conditions are met. The 10% rate applies in other cases.
- (u) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends owns directly at least 15%, or owns at least 25% (regardless of whether ownership is direct or indirect), of the voting shares of the payer of the dividends for the six-month period ending on the date on which the entitlement to dividends is determined and if certain other conditions are met. The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company owning directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer for the six-month period ending on the date on which the entitlement to dividends is determined. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (v) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of dividends owns directly or indirectly at least 50% of the voting shares of the payer of the dividends for the 6-month period ending on the date on which the entitlement to dividends is determined. The 7.5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company owning directly or indirectly at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer for the 6-month period ending on the date on which the entitlement to dividends is determined. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (w) The withholding tax rate on royalties is 10% under the treaty. However, the reduced rate of 5% provided in the protocol dated 19 December 2008 applies.
- (x) Dividends are exempt from withholding tax if the company receiving the dividends owns at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer for the six-month period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined and if certain other conditions are met.
- (y) Dividends are exempt from withholding tax if the company receiving the dividends owns at least 50% of the voting shares of the payer for the six-month period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined and if certain other conditions are met. The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company owning at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer for the six-month period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (z) Interest paid to a contracting state, subdivision or certain financial institutions are exempt. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (aa) Royalties are exempt from withholding tax if certain conditions are met.
- (bb) Interest is exempt from withholding tax if certain conditions are met.
- (cc) Interest paid to a contracting state or subdivision is exempt. A 5% rate applies to interest paid to banks. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (dd) Interest is exempt from withholding tax if certain conditions are met.

- (ee) Dividends are exempt from withholding tax if the company receiving the dividends owns at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer for the sixmonth period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined or if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a pension fund. A 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (ff) Dividends are exempt from withholding tax if the company receiving the dividends owns directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer for the six-month period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined or if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a pension fund.
- (gg) Dividends are exempt from withholding tax if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a pension fund. A 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company owning directly at least 15% of the voting shares of the payer for a 365-day period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined. A 15% rate applies to dividends on shares of companies that derive at least 50% of their value directly or indirectly from immovable property. A 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (hh) Dividends are exempt from withholding tax if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - The company receiving the dividends owns directly at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer for a six-month period if the payer is a resident of Japan.
 - The company receiving the dividends owns 10% of the capital of the payer for a six-month period if the payer is a resident of Denmark.
 - The beneficial owner of the dividends is a pension fund.
 - A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (ii) Dividends are exempt from withholding tax if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a pension fund and if such dividends are not derived from the carrying on of a business by such pension fund. A 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company owning at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer for the six-month period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined. A 15% rate applies to other dividends. The above provisions do not limit the application of the additional tax payable in Chile
- (jj) A 4% withholding tax rate applies to interest paid to the following:
 - · A bank.
 - · An insurance company.
 - An enterprise substantially deriving its gross income from the active and regular conduct of a "lending or finance business" involving transactions with unrelated persons, if the enterprise is unrelated to the payer of the interest. For purposes of this clause, "lending or finance business" includes the business of issuing letters of credit, providing guarantees or providing credit card services.
 - An enterprise that sold machinery or equipment, if the interest is paid with respect to indebtedness arising as part of the sale on credit of such machinery or equipment.
 - Any other enterprise, provided that in the three tax years preceding the tax year in which the interest is paid, the enterprise derives more than 50% of its liabilities from the issuance of bonds in the financial markets or from taking deposits at interest, and more than 50% of the assets of the enterprise consist of debt claims against unrelated persons.
 - A 10% rate applies to other interest payments. However, a 15% rate replaces this rate for the two-year period beginning on 28 December 2016.
- (kk) Royalties for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 2%. A 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (II) Dividends and interest payments are exempt from withholding tax if the beneficial owner is a person other than an individual. A 10% rate applies to other dividend and interest payments.
- (mm) Dividends are exempt from withholding tax if the company receiving the dividends owns directly or indirectly at least 10% of voting shares of the payer for the six-month period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined. A 10% rate applies to other dividends. Interest paid to a contracting state, subdivision or certain financial institutions is exempt from withholding tax. A 10% rate applies to other interest payments.

- (nn) Dividends are exempt from withholding tax if the company receiving the dividends owns at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer for the sixmonth period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined or if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a pension fund. A 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company owning at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer for the six-month period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined. A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (00) In December 2018, Japan signed a revised double tax treaty with Spain. The agreement has not yet entered into force. Under the agreement, dividends will be exempt from withholding tax if the company receiving the dividends owns at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer for the 12-month period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined or if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a pension fund. A 5% rate will apply to other dividends. Interest payments and royalties will be exempt from withholding tax.
- (pp) Interest is exempt from withholding tax if certain conditions are met. A 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (qq) Dividends are exempt from withholding tax if the company receiving the dividends owns at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer for the 365-day period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined. A 5% rate applies to other dividends.
- (rr) Interest is exempt from withholding tax if it is beneficially owned by the other contracting state, a political subdivision or local authority thereof, the central bank of the other contracting state or any institution wholly owned by the other contracting state or a political subdivision or local authority. A 5% rate applies to other interest.

Jersey, Channel Islands

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

St. Helier		GMT
EY Liberation House Castle Street St. Helier Jersey JE1 1EY Channel Islands	+44 (1534) 288-600 Fax: +44 (1534) 288-688	
Business Tax Advisory		
★ Áine Slater	+44 (1534) 288-604 Email: aslater@uk.ey.com	
Zaeem Youssouf	+44 (1534) 288-214 Email: zyoussouf@uk.ey.com	
Kathryn Hardman	+44 (1534) 288-773 Email: khardman@uk.ey.com	
Phil Irvine	+44 (1534) 288-257 Email: pirvine@uk.ey.com	

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	0/10/20 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0
Branch Tax Rate (%)	0/10/20 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0 (b)
Interest	
On Bank Deposits and Short-Term Debt	0 (c)
Other Interest	0 (d)
Royalties from Patents	0/20 (e)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	- (f)
Carryforward	Unlimited

- (a) The general rate is 0%. The 10% rate applies to certain regulated financial services companies. The 20% rate applies to utility companies, companies in the business of importation and supply of hydrocarbon oil to Jersey, and rental income, development profits and certain income derived from Jersey land. A rate of up to 20% applies to companies that are considered large corporate retailers.
- (b) See Section B.
- (c) Debt is considered short-term if it cannot exceed 364 days.
- (d) A 20% rate applies to certain interest on long-term debt if the loan agreement was entered into before 1 January 2004 by a Jersey individual and if no election is made to pay the interest gross. This rate is unlikely to be applied except in rare cases.
- (e) The 20% rate applies to patent royalties paid to individuals resident in Jersey.
- (f) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are subject to tax on their worldwide profits excluding capital gains.

In general, all companies incorporated in Jersey are considered resident. However, a company incorporated in Jersey is considered

nonresident if the company's business is centrally managed and controlled outside Jersey in a country or territory where the highest rate at which any company may be subject to tax on any part of its income is 10% or higher and if the company is tax resident in that country or territory. A company incorporated outside Jersey is regarded as Jersey resident if its business is managed and controlled in Jersey.

Rates of corporate income tax. Jersey has a general corporate income tax rate of 0% and a rate for certain regulated entities of 10%. Utility companies, companies in the business of importation and supply of oil to Jersey, and rental income, development profits and certain profits derived from Jersey land are subject to income tax at a rate of 20%.

Effective from the 2018 year of assessment, large corporate retailers (as defined) are subject to tax at a rate of 20% on their assessable profits if their annual taxable profits are above GBP500,000, with tapering relief on profits between GBP500,000 and GBP750,000.

Regulated entities subject to the 10% tax rate are certain financial services companies that are registered or hold a permit in accordance with various laws administered by the Jersey Financial Services Commission and operate through a permanent establishment in Jersey. These companies include the following:

- Entities carrying out banking business, trust business or investment business
- · Fund administrators or custodians

The definition of a "financial services company" was widened from 2018 and includes the following:

- Companies registered under the Financial Services (Jersey)
 Law 1998 to carry out general insurance mediation business.
- Companies registered as a registrar of companies with the Jersey Financial Services Commission.
- Companies holding a permit under the Insurance Business (Jersey) Law 1996.
- "Finance companies," which are companies engaged in the provision of credit or financing to customers. In this context, customers do not include related parties and, as a result, intragroup finance companies are not generally subject to tax at 10%.

The 10% rate applies to such financial services business conducted through a Jersey company or a branch.

Unless certain conditions are met, an agent or tenant must deduct tax at a rate of 20% before paying rent on a Jersey property to a nonresident landlord.

International Business Companies. The International Business Company status was abolished, effective from 1 January 2012.

Exempt companies. Jersey's former exempt company status was abolished, effective from the 2009 year of assessment. An alternative exemption regime for eligible investment schemes was introduced from 2010. However, because of the existence of the 0% tax rate, this regime is rarely used.

Capital gains. Jersey does not impose a tax on capital gains.

Economic substance. Economic substance requirements have been introduced and are effective for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2019. The requirements apply to Jersey tax resident companies, regardless of their country of incorporation. Companies carrying on any of the following types of business are required to meet the economic substance test:

- · Banking
- Insurance
- · Fund management
- Finance and leasing
- Headquarters
- Shipping
- · Holding company
- · Intellectual property holding
- · Distribution and service center

The economic substance test looks at whether a company is directed and managed in Jersey (different from management and control) and whether the company is undertaking its core income-generating activities in Jersey.

Penalties for failing to meet the economic substance test range from financial penalties of up to GBP100,000 to strike off (dissolution of company at the instigation of the Jersey Financial Services Commission) and exchange of information.

Administration. Corporate income tax returns must be filed by 6:00 p.m. on 31 December in the year following the year of assessment. A GBP250 penalty is imposed for a failure to file or the late filing of tax returns. Assessments are normally issued to taxpayers in the year following the income year (the Jersey fiscal year coincides with the calendar year).

From 2020 (the 2019 year of assessment), companies (other than large remitters) are required to pay an installment payment on account by 31 May with the balance due on 30 November. Large remitters are required to make an installment payment on account by 31 March with the balance due on 30 September. A large remitter is broadly defined as a company whose tax liability exceeds GBP500,000 for each of the two years preceding the year of assessment in respect of which the payment is being made. The payment that must be made by the installment date is 50% of the company's estimated liability. The final balance of tax is then payable by the balance due dates specified above. A 10% surcharge is imposed if tax remains unpaid as of the deadlines mentioned above.

The basis of assessment for trading is profits arising in the current accounting period.

Although no statutory clearance mechanism exists, on specific request, the tax authorities provide advance rulings on the Jersey tax treatment of transactions.

Dividends. Dividends paid by Jersey resident companies may be deemed to be paid net of tax. The rate depends on the tax rate applicable to the profits from which the dividend was paid.

Effective from 1 January 2013, Jersey resident individuals who own more than 2% of a Jersey resident company whose profits

are taxed at less than 20% are subject to tax on any value taken by them out of the company that is less than or equal to their share of specified profits. This applies to any distributions made on or after 1 January 2013. The definition of a distribution is quite broad. Before 2012, a deemed distribution regime applied.

European Union Savings Directive. All agreements related to the European Union Savings Directive have now been terminated.

Automatic exchange of information. Jersey has entered into intergovernmental agreements (IGAs) with the United Kingdom and the United States, and has also adopted the Common Reporting Standard (CRS). The UK IGA has been replaced by the CRS, but transitional rules were introduced. These transitional rules ensure that certain requirements set out under the UK IGA remain applicable.

Foreign tax relief. Jersey has entered into full double tax treaties with Cyprus, Estonia, Guernsey, the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR), Isle of Man, Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, Malta, Mauritius, Qatar, Rwanda, Seychelles, Singapore, the United Arab Emirates and the United Kingdom. It has entered into limited treaties with Australia, Denmark, the Faroe Islands, Finland, France, Germany, Greenland, Iceland, New Zealand, Norway, Poland and Sweden. The arrangements with Guernsey and the United Kingdom give credit for tax on all sources of income.

Unilateral relief is granted for income not covered by a treaty in certain circumstances. Unilateral relief in the form of a tax credit may also be granted if income tax is charged on the full amount of the foreign income and foreign tax is payable with respect to the foreign income, under the law of an overseas jurisdiction. Relief may be granted for underlying tax and withholding tax on dividends received from overseas companies, subject to certain conditions.

Jersey has entered into various tax information exchange agreements (TIEAs) and some limited double tax agreements (see above). The TIEAs provide for the exchange of information between tax authorities, on request, with respect to the tax position of resident persons. The limited double agreements provide for the allocation of taxing rights with respect to certain income derived by individuals and enterprises operating ships and aircraft in international traffic.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The amount assessable is based on the accounting profit, adjusted for tax purposes.

Revenue expenses incurred wholly and exclusively for the purposes of a trade or the managing of investments are deductible.

Inventories. No statutory rules prescribe which methods of stock valuation are acceptable. Under International Financial Reporting Standards, inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value.

Provisions. Only provisions relating to specific expenses are allowed as deductions.

Tax depreciation (capital allowances). Capital allowances, normally at 25% of the declining balance, are given on capital expenditure incurred to acquire machinery or plant to be used wholly and exclusively for the purposes of the trade.

Capital allowances are calculated on a pool of assets. A balancing charge is imposed if the proceeds from the sale of an asset (limited to the cost of the asset) exceed the written-down tax value of the pool or if the business is terminated.

Groups of companies. A qualifying company that suffers a loss may surrender the loss to another qualifying company in the same group. The company receiving the loss can then offset the loss against its profits or gains. The loss can be offset only against profits or gains determined for an accounting period that is the same as, or overlaps with, the financial period in which the loss arises. For these purposes, a qualifying company is a regulated entity that is taxed at a rate of 10% (see Section B).

Companies taxed at 0% that are part of a group may also surrender losses to offset the profits of another company taxed at 0% in the group.

Relief for losses. Companies subject to tax at the 0% or 10% rates can relieve losses by carrying the losses forward and offsetting them against future profits or by surrendering losses under the group relief measures (see *Groups of companies*).

Losses incurred by companies subject to tax at a rate of 20% may be used to offset either income for the year in which the losses were incurred or profits derived from the same trade in the immediately preceding year of assessment. Unused losses may be carried forward, without time limit, to offset income from the same trade for any subsequent year of assessment.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Social security contributions; on salaries of	
employees resident in Jersey (the 2020	
amounts are shown); payable by	
Employer (maximum monthly contribution	
for each employee of GBP296.27)	6.5
(Employers are required to pay an additional	
contribution of 2% on the earnings of employees	
above GBP54,696 and up to GBP249,600 per year.)	
Employee (maximum monthly contribution	
of GBP273.48)	6
Goods and services tax; on domestic supplies	
of goods and services; an exception applies	
to certain entities that are able to elect for a	
fee to have International Services Entity status	5

Nature of tax Rate (%)

Land transaction tax; applies to the sale of shares in a company that give the owner of the shares the right to occupy a dwelling; the tax is the equivalent to the stamp duty levied on the sale of freehold property; a GBP80 charge also applies; the rate is reduced for reduced rate properties (below GBP700,000) and first-time buyers; other charges may also apply

0.5 to 9.5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Anti-avoidance legislation. The Income Tax (Jersey) Law contains a general anti-avoidance provision. The Comptroller may make assessments or additional assessments to counteract transactions if the primary purpose is the avoidance or reduction of income tax.

Foreign-exchange controls. Jersey does not apply any form of exchange controls, and capital can be freely repatriated.

Related-party transactions. No special legislation applies to related-party transactions.

Debt-to-equity rules. Jersey does not impose debt-to-equity requirements.

Transfer pricing. Jersey's law does not include transfer-pricing rules. However, see *Anti-avoidance legislation*.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Cyprus	0*	0	0
Estonia	0*	0	0
Guernsey	0*	0	0
Hong Kong SAR	0*	0	0
Isle of Man	0*	0	0
Liechtenstein	0*	0	0
Luxembourg	0*	0	0
Malta	0*	0	0
Mauritius	0*	0	0
Qatar	0*	0	0
Rwanda	0*	0	0
Seychelles	0*	0	0
Singapore	0*	0	0
United Arab Emirates	0*	0	0
United Kingdom	0*	0	0
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0*	0	0

^{*} See Section B.

Jordan

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT +3	Amman
GMT	Amman

ΕY +962 (6) 580-0777 Mail address: Fax: +962 (6) 553-8300 P.O. Box 1140 Email: amman@jo.ey.com Amman 11118

Jordan

Street address:

300 King Abdullah Street

Amman Jordan

Principal Tax Contact

* Ali Samara +962 (6) 580-0771

Email: ali.samara@jo.ey.com

Business Tax Services, and Tax Policy and Controversy

* Ali Samara +962 (6) 580-0771

Email: ali.samara@jo.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory, and International Tax and Transaction Services -**Transaction Tax Advisory**

★ Jacob Rabie +962 (6) 580-0777

Email: jacob.rabie@jo.ey.com

★ Yousef Al-Hasani +962 (6) 580-0777

Email: yousef.al-hasani@jo.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Abdullah Al-Husban +962 (6) 580-0777

Email: abdullah.al-husban@jo.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	35 (a)
National Contribution Tax Rate (%)	7 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	35 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	35 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0 (b)
Interest	5/7/10 (c)
Other Payments to Nonresidents	10 (d)
Branch Remittance Tax	0 (e)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- This is the maximum rate. For a listing of rates and further details, see Section B.
- See Section B for details on the domestic tax treatment of distributions of dividends.
- This withholding tax is imposed on interest paid by banks to depositors (excluding interest paid on local interbank deposits). For further details, see Section B.
- In accordance with an internal communication from the Income and Sales Tax Department (ISTD), imported services may also be subject to the national contribution tax at a rate of 0.5%. However, this is a new tax, and its scope and mechanism of application remains unclear and untested in practice.

(e) Jordan's income tax law is silent on whether profit distributions made by a branch to its foreign head office is subject to tax; the matter is currently under debate. If a branch remittance tax is imposed, it is expected to be levied at a rate of 10%, which is the withholding tax rate applicable to payments made to nonresidents.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. In general, income tax is levied on corporate entities and foreign branches with respect to all income earned in, or derived from, Jordan, regardless of where the payment is made, and on income generated from investing Jordanian capital outside Jordan.

Rates of corporate tax. Corporate income tax in Jordan is imposed at flat rates. Rates for resident corporations vary from 20% to 35%, depending on the type of sector. The following are the corporate income tax rates for the various sectors.

Sector	Rate (%)
Banking	35
Electricity generation	24
Basic mining companies	24
Finance, financial intermediaries	
and financial leasing	24
Telecommunication	24
Insurance and reinsurance	24
Other	20

In addition, a tax rate of 10% applies to the net income of Jordanian companies' foreign branches and net income realized by residents of Jordan from foreign sources, if such income is generated from Jordanian monies or deposits.

National contribution tax. A national solidarity tax is imposed on taxable income of all corporate entities and foreign branches in Jordan. The national contribution tax rates vary from 1% to 7%, depending on the type of sector. The following are the national contribution tax rates for the various sectors.

Sector	Rate (%)
Basic mining companies	7
Finance, financial intermediary and financial leasing	4
Banking	3
Electricity generation	3
Telecommunication	2
Insurance and reinsurance	2
Other	1

Capital gains. Capital gains derived from the sale of depreciable assets and the sale of shares by a corporate entity are subject to the corporate income tax rate applicable the type of activity in which the company engages. In addition, except for the first sale, capital gains derived from the sale of stocks or shares of information technology companies and institutions that deal with creating, processing and storing information using electronic devices and software are subject to tax at the applicable corporate income tax rate if the sale occurs after the lapse of 15 years from the date of establishment of such companies.

Administration. The tax year for corporations is their accounting (financial) year. Tax returns must be filed electronically on a prescribed form in Arabic within four months after the tax yearend.

The tax return includes a payroll listing and information pertaining to goods and services supplied for the year, including details related to the corporation's income, expenses, exemptions and tax due.

The total amount of tax due must be paid at the time of filing to avoid penalties.

The Jordanian tax authorities may conduct an income tax audit for up to four previous years and may assess the taxpayer additional taxes during these audits.

Taxpayers whose gross income equaled or exceeded JOD1 million in the preceding financial year are required to make an advance tax payment within 30 days following the end of the first half of the tax year and another advance tax payment within 30 days following the end of the tax year. Each advance payment is equal to 40% of the preceding year's tax if the current year's interim financial statements are not available.

Dividends. Dividends distributed by limited liability companies, general partnerships, limited partnerships, public shareholding companies and private shareholding companies residing in Jordan are exempt from tax, except for dividends received by banks, main telecommunication companies, basic mining companies, insurance companies, reinsurance companies, financial intermediaries, financial companies and legal persons engaged in financial leasing activities. For these companies, dividends should be subject to tax at the corporate income tax and national contribution tax rates that correspond to the recipient's industry; however, the matter is currently under debate.

In addition, if a company owns at least 10% of another company's capital, distributions of profits are subject to tax at a rate not exceeding 10%.

Twenty-five percent (subject to change) of dividend income must be added back to income if it does not exceed the total allowable costs (that is, the cap for disallowed expenses is the lower of 25% of dividends or reported costs).

Interest. Interest paid by banks to depositors, except for interest on local interbank deposits, is subject to a 7% withholding tax for corporate entities and a 5% withholding tax for natural persons. The withholding tax is considered to be a payment on account for resident companies and a final tax for individuals and nonresident companies. Interest paid from Jordan to nonresident banks and nonresident finance companies for deposits that are held in Jordan is not subject to withholding tax in Jordan. Any other type of interest (non-depository) paid to nonresidents is subject to a 10% withholding tax. Interest payments on loans from nonresidents are subject to withholding tax at 10% and general sales tax at 16%.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign tax relief is granted in accordance with tax treaties signed with other countries.

C. Determination of trading income

General. All income earned in Jordan from trading or other sources, except for income exempt under Jordanian legislation, is taxable.

Business expenses incurred to generate income are generally allowable, with limitations on certain items, such as entertainment and donations. A certain percentage of entertainment expenses is deductible. Head office charges are limited to 5% of the branch's net taxable income.

Provisions and reserves. Provisions and reserves are not allowed as tax deductions, except for insurance companies' reserves and doubtful debts' provisions for banks.

Tax depreciation. The Jordanian tax authorities' Regulation No. 55 of 2015 (as amended) sets out the maximum depreciation rates applicable to various fixed assets for corporate income tax purposes. If the rates used for accounting purposes are greater than the prescribed tax depreciation rates, the excess is disallowed, but may be used for tax purposes at a later date. The following are some of the maximum straight-line depreciation rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Industrial, ordinary and temporary buildings	2/4/10
Furniture for dwelling, sleeping and work	
purposes, manufactured from iron, wood	
and fixed plastics	5
Furniture for hospitals, tourist services,	
hotels and restaurants	15
Other furniture	20
Means of transport	15
Computers, appliances, machinery used in	
production and medical equipment	35
Others machinery and equipment	20

A taxpayer is entitled to benefit from an accelerated depreciation method up to three times the straight-line amount if the taxpayer uses the accelerated-depreciation method until the asset is fully depreciated.

Machinery, equipment and other fixed assets that are imported on a temporary-entry basis (equipment that the government allows foreign contractors to import on a temporary basis for the purpose of carrying out certain contractual work in Jordan) do not qualify for the accelerated depreciation method.

Used assets are depreciated at the above statutory rates, which are applied to the purchase price.

The following are some straight-line amortization rates:

Intangible assets	Rate (%)
Key franchising (in practice, money paid to	
a business owner to vacate the premises so	
that the payer can take over the lease)	25
Computer software and programs	50

Rate (%)

Intangible assets	Rate (%)
Other intangible assets, such as goodwill,	
trademarks and publishing rights	10

Relief for losses. Taxpayers can carry forward unabsorbed losses up to five years to offset net profits of subsequent periods. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. The Jordanian income tax law does not contain any provisions for filing consolidated returns or for relieving losses within a group of companies. Companies must file separate tax returns and financial statements for Jordanian tax purposes.

D. Other significant taxes

Nature of tax

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (/0)
General sales tax (similar to value-added tax)	16
Social security contributions, on salaries and	
all benefits except overtime; the maximum	
salary subject to social security contributions	
is JOD3,328 for individuals joining the social	
security system on or after 1 March 2014; the	
maximum amount is subject to change at the	
beginning of each year according to the average	
of social security salaries; different	
rules regarding maximum salary apply to	
individuals who joined the social security	
system before 1 March 2014; the amount	
of the social security contribution is based	
on the employee's January salary; the	
employee's salary is subject to revision	
in January of each subsequent year; changes	
to the salary made during the year are not	
reflected in the employee's social security	
contribution until the following January;	
contribution paid by	
Employer	14.25
Employee	7.50
Withholding tax on imports; imposed on the	
value of goods imported for resale; paid on	
account against the taxpayer's final tax liability	2
Withholding tax on payments to nonresident	
service providers (also, see footnote [d] in Section A)	10

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Jordan does not currently impose any foreign-exchange controls.

Debt-to-equity rules. A 3:1 debt-to-equity ratio applies with respect to related-party debt. Interest paid on related-party debt exceeding this ratio is not deductible for tax purposes.

F. Tax treaties

Jordan has entered into double tax treaties with Algeria, Azerbaijan, Bahrain, Bulgaria, Canada, Croatia, the Czech Republic, Egypt, France, India, Indonesia, Iran, Italy, Korea (South),

Kuwait, Lebanon, Malaysia, Malta, Morocco, the Netherlands, Pakistan, the Palestinian Authority, Poland, Qatar, Romania, Sudan, Syria, Tunisia, Turkey, Ukraine, the United Arab Emirates, the United Kingdom, Uzbekistan and Yemen.

In addition, Jordan has entered into tax treaties, which primarily relate to transportation, with Austria, Belgium, Cyprus, Denmark, Italy, Pakistan, Spain and the United States.

The following is a table of treaty withholding tax rates.

	Dividends	Interest	Royalties
	%	%	%
Algeria	15	15	15
Azerbaijan	8	8	10
Bahrain	10	10	10
Bulgaria	10	10	10
Canada	10/15	10	10
Croatia	10	10	10
Czech Republic	10	10	10
Egypt	15	15	20
France	5/15	0/15	5/15/25
India	10	10	20
Indonesia	10	10	10
Iran	5/7.5	5	10
Italy	10	10	10
Korea (South)	10	10	10
Kuwait	5/10	5	30
Lebanon	10	10	10
Malaysia	10	15	15
Malta	10	10	10
Morocco	10	10	10
Netherlands	15	5	10
Pakistan	10	10	10
Palestinian Authority	*	*	*
Poland	10	10	10
Qatar	10	5	10
Romania	15	12.5	15
Saudi Arabia	5	5	7
Sudan	15	15	15
Syria	10	10	18
Tajikistan	10	10	10
Tunisia	*	*	*
Turkey	10/15	10	12
Ukraine	10	10	10
United Arab Emirates	7	7	10
United Kingdom	10	10	10
Uzbekistan	7/10	10	20
Yemen	10	10	10

^{*} The treaty does not provide for a maximum withholding tax rate.

Kazakhstan

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Almaty GMT +6

EY +7 (727) 258-5960 Esentai Tower Fax: +7 (727) 258-5961

Al-Farabi Avenue, 77/7 Almaty 050060 Kazakhstan

Principal Tax and Law Contact

★ Dinara S. Tanasheva +7 (727) 258-5960

Mobile: +7 (777) 270-5581

Email: dinara.s.tanasheva@kz.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory, International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory and Business Tax Services

Doniyorbek Zulunov +7 (727) 258-5960

Mobile: +7 (777) 355-0130

Email: doniyorbek.zulunov@kz.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Roman Yurtayev +7 (727) 258-5960

Mobile: +7 (777) 225-7072 Email: roman.yurtayev@kz.ey.com

Anuar Mukanov +7 (727) 258-5960

Mobile: +7 (701) 959-0579 Email: anuar.mukanov@kz.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Financial Services Organization

Saltanat Dauletova +7 (727) 258-5960

Mobile: +7 (701) 715-8794

Email: saltanat.dauletova@kz.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Vladimir Fesenko +7 (727) 258-5960

Mobile: +7 (777) 470-4404 Email: vladimir.fesenko@kz.ey.com

Legal Services

Borys Lobovyk +7 (727) 258-5960

Mobile: +7 (771) 765-3113 Email: borys.lobovyk@kz.ey.com

Dinara S. Tanasheva +7 (727) 258-5960

Mobile: +7 (777) 270-5581

Email: dinara.s.fanasheva@kz.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	20
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	20
Permanent Establishment Tax Rate (%)	20
Branch Profits Tax Rate (Additional Tax) (%)	15 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	

Dividends 15 (b)(c)
Interest 15 (c)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc. 15 (c)

Capital Gains	15 (c)
Other Income	20
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	10

- (a) This tax is imposed on the taxable profits of permanent establishments after deduction of corporate income tax.
- (b) This withholding tax applies to dividends paid to nonresident legal entities. Dividends paid to resident legal entities are generally exempt from tax (with some exceptions).
- (c) A 20% withholding tax rate applies to Kazakh-source income paid to entities registered in tax havens.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Kazakhstan legal entities and foreign legal entities operating through a permanent establishment are subject to tax. The definition of "permanent establishment" is generally similar to the definition in the model treaty of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, without the standard exemptions but with certain peculiarities. Kazakhstan tax-resident legal entities are subject to tax on their worldwide income. Non-resident legal entities are subject to tax on income from Kazakh sources that are earned through a permanent establishment.

Rates of corporate tax. The regular corporate income tax rate is 20%. This rate applies to Kazakhstan companies, including enterprises with foreign participation (joint ventures) and companies with 100% foreign participation, and permanent establishments of foreign companies.

Permanent establishments are also subject to a 15% branch profits tax on their profits after deduction of corporate income tax. The 15% branch profits tax is imposed regardless of whether the profits are remitted to the home country of the permanent establishment. The branch profits tax rate may be reduced by an applicable double tax treaty.

Payments to foreign or nonresident legal entities without a permanent establishment are subject to withholding tax. The rate is 15% for dividends, interest, royalties, capital gains and insurance premiums. For reinsurance premiums and international transportation services, the rate is 5%. For all other payments, the rate is 20%. The rate is 20% for payments of any type of Kazakh-source income to tax-haven entities. The withholding tax rates may be reduced by an applicable tax treaty.

Taxation of subsurface users. Businesses engaging in the exploration and extraction of mineral resources in Kazakhstan (usually referred to as subsurface users under Kazakhstan law) operate under subsurface use contracts. The taxation under such contracts differs from the standard regime.

Tax incentives. Expenditure on certain qualifying fixed assets can be deducted in the first three years after commissioning, with each deduction equaling one-third of the initial value of the asset. Alternatively, it can be deducted in full in the tax year in which the expenditure is incurred.

Special-Economic Zones. The Kazakhstan Tax Code provides certain tax benefits for entities carrying out their activities in a

special-economic zone in Kazakhstan. These tax benefits generally include a reduction of the corporate income tax payable by 100% and exemptions from land and property taxes and payments for the use of land plots. In addition, an exemption from social tax may be applied by entities carrying out their activities in the Innovation Technology Park special-economic zone. Also, sales of goods to entities in special-economic zones may be subject to value-added tax at a 0% rate if certain conditions are met. The tax benefits may be claimed by entities that meet certain requirements established by the Tax Code.

Other incentives. Tax benefits that are similar to the specialeconomic-zone benefits are provided to entities outside specialeconomic zones that carry out priority investment projects based on investment agreements concluded with the government. Certain requirements and conditions must be met.

Capital gains. Capital gains are included in taxable profit and subject to tax at the regular corporate income tax rates. For nonresidents, certain capital gains are taxed by withholding tax.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year.

Legal entities must make advance payments of tax on or before the 25th day of each month. These payments are generally based on the estimated income and corporate income tax due for the current year. Annual tax returns must be filed by 31 March of the year following the tax year. Corporate income tax due must be paid within 10 calendar days after the deadline for filing annual tax returns. The following legal entities are not required to make advance payments of tax:

- Taxpayers that had adjusted aggregate annual income not exceeding 325,000 monthly calculation indices (this index is established annually) in their antepenultimate tax year
- Taxpayers in their year of registration and in the following year

Dividends. Dividends paid to nonresident legal entities are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 15% (for legal entities from taxhaven countries, a 20% rate applies). Dividends paid to resident legal entities are generally exempt from withholding tax (with some exceptions). Dividends received by resident legal entities are generally exempt from corporate income tax (with some exemptions).

For purposes of the Tax Code, resident legal entities are legal entities created in accordance with Kazakhstan legislation and legal entities with their place of effective management (actual management body) located in Kazakhstan.

Foreign tax relief. A foreign tax credit is available for foreign tax paid on income earned abroad, unless such income is exempt from tax in Kazakhstan. The amounts that may be offset are determined for each country separately and equal the lowest amount of the following:

- The amount actually paid in a foreign state on income received by a taxpayer outside of Kazakhstan
- The amount of income tax on income received by a taxpayer outside Kazakhstan, calculated in accordance with the Tax Code and the provisions of an international treaty

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Under accounting legislation, large business entities, financial institutions, joint stock companies and certain other companies must prepare their financial reporting in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS). Other entities may choose to prepare their financial reporting in accordance with IFRS. Entities that do not choose to follow IFRS must prepare their financial reporting in accordance with National Accounting Standards.

In general, taxable profit equals the difference between annual aggregate income and allowable deductions. Income and expenses in accounting records generally serve as the basis for the calculation with adjustments.

In general, under the Tax Code, all actually incurred and properly documented expenses related to activity aimed at generation of revenues are deductible, unless the Tax Code explicitly indicates that a certain expense is nondeductible.

Interest (in certain cases, the amount actually paid within the amount of accrued interest expense) is deductible up to an amount calculated on the basis of the following formula:

$$(A + E) + \left[\left(\frac{OC}{AL}\right)x (MC) x (B + C + D)\right]$$

The following are descriptions of the items contained in the above formula:

- "A" is the amount of the interest, excluding amounts included in values B, C, D and E.
- "B" is the amount of interest payable to a related party, excluding amounts included in value E.
- "C" is the amount of remuneration payable to persons registered in a state with a preferential tax regime (tax haven), excluding amounts included in value B.
- "D" is the amount of interest payable to an independent party with respect to loans granted against a deposit of a related party (D1) or against a secured guarantee, surety bond or other form of security provided by a related party in the event of the enforcement of the guarantee, surety bond or other form of security in the reporting period (D2), excluding amounts included in value C.
- "E" is the amount of remuneration for credits (loans) issued by a credit partnership established in Kazakhstan and/or by a bank that is a national development institution controlled by the National Management Holding.
- "MC" is the marginal coefficient seven for financial institutions and four for others.
- "OC" is the average annual amount of owners' capital.
- "AL" is the average annual amount of liabilities.

The amount of interest in excess of the amount calculated under this formula is not deductible.

Subsurface users (see Section B) may deduct in the form of depreciation deductions expenses incurred during the exploration period on geological studies, exploration and preparation work for the

extraction of mineral resources, including expenses for assessment, expenses for equipping, general administrative expenses and expenses connected with the payment of bonuses. Subsurface user operations are works related to geological studies and to the exploration and production of natural resources. Enterprises begin to calculate depreciation when the extraction of mineral resources begins after commercial discovery. They may set the annual depreciation rate at their discretion, but the rate may not exceed 25%.

Provisions. Banks and insurance companies may deduct provisions for doubtful and bad debts created in accordance with IFRS in the order established by the National Bank of Kazakhstan and agreed to by the authorized state body. Other entities may generally deduct actual bad debts that are three years past due if certain other conditions are met.

Tax depreciation. Buildings may be depreciated using an annual declining-balance rate of up to 10%. The maximum annual declining-balance depreciation rate for machinery and equipment (with the exception of machinery used in the oil and gas extraction industry) is 25%. The maximum depreciation rate for computers and software is 40%. Other fixed assets not included in the above categories are depreciated at a rate of up to 15%. Depreciation rates for subsurface users may be doubled in the tax year in which fixed assets are first placed into service in Kazakhstan if these fixed assets are used in the business for at least three years.

Relief for losses. Enterprises may generally carry forward tax losses from business activities to offset annual taxable profits in the following 10 tax years. Loss carrybacks are not allowed.

Groups of companies. The Tax Code does not include any measures permitting related enterprises to offset profits and losses among group members.

D. Other significant taxes

Percentage rates

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax; imposed on supplies of goods, work and services that are considered to be supplied in Kazakhstan,	
as well as on imports of goods	
Standard rate	12
Exports of goods	0
Export duties on certain types of goods	
(for example, crude oil and specified oil	
products); the duty is calculated as a specific	
percentage of the customs value, with a	
minimum duty of a specified amount of	
euros or US dollars per unit of measurement	Various
Import duty on certain goods; the duty is	
calculated as a specific percentage of the	
customs value, with a minimum duty of	
a specified amount of euros or US dollars	
per unit of measurement	

Various

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Excise taxes on certain goods; the tax is	
calculated as a specified amount of tenge	
per unit or a specified percentage of the	
customs value	
Percentage rates	Various
Property tax; imposed on annual average	
balance-sheet value of immovable property	1.5
Payroll taxes	
Personal income tax, payable by employee;	
calculated at a flat general rate	10
Social tax, paid by employer; calculated	
at a flat rate	9.5
Pension fund contributions; withheld from	
employees' salaries; the maximum base used	
to calculate the monthly contributions is	
KZT2,125,000 (approximately USD5,622)	10
Standard rate	10
Additional professional pension fund	
contributions; paid by employers for	
employees working in hazardous health	
conditions (according to a list of	5
professions); calculated at a flat rate	3
Social insurance contributions paid by	
employers and self-employed individuals;	
the base used to calculate the monthly	
contributions may not exceed KZT297,500	
(approximately USD787)	3.5
Percentage rate Medical insurance contributions paid by	3.3
employers and self-employed individuals;	
the base used to calculate the monthly	
contributions may not exceed KZT425,000	
(approximately USD1,124)	
Percentage rate	2
Rent tax on crude oil and gas condensate	2
for export	
Percentage rates	0 to 32
	3 10 32

Other taxes include land tax and vehicle owners' tax.

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in Kazakhstan is the tenge (KZT).

The principal measures governing foreign-exchange controls in Kazakhstan are the Law on Currency Regulations and Currency Control and the resolutions of the National Bank of Kazakhstan. The foreign-exchange control system operates largely through the following two sets of rules:

 Rules for residents (that is, Kazakhstan citizens and foreign citizens having a Kazakh residency permit, Kazakhstan legal entities (except international organizations), representative offices and branches of Kazakhstan legal entities, international organizations located in Kazakhstan (in case their residency status is established by international agreement), and Kazakhstan foreign establishments and branches (representative

offices) of foreign nonfinancial organizations that are permanent establishments of such foreign nonfinancial organizations in Kazakhstan)

· Rules for nonresidents

In general, payments between residents may only be made in tenge.

Under the Civil Code, an obligation between two residents may not be denominated in foreign currency, with certain exceptions. This rule does not apply to contracts between residents and nonresidents.

Transfer pricing. The Transfer Pricing Law strengthens controls over prices used by taxpayers in cross-border transactions and certain domestic transactions related to cross-border transactions. The law does not differentiate between related and unrelated parties in applying transfer-pricing controls (for example, no price deviation allowed for unrelated parties). The law contains extensive transfer-pricing documentary and monitoring requirements that include, among other items, industry, market, functional and risk analysis. Under the law, the following methods may be used to determine the market price:

- Comparable uncontrolled price method
- · Cost-plus method
- Subsequent resale price method
- Profit-split method
- · Net margin method

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following table lists the withholding tax rates under Kazakhstan's tax treaties.

stan's tax treaties.	Dividends %	Interest %	Royaltie:
Armenia	10	10	10
Austria	5/15 (a)	10	10
Azerbaijan	10	10	10
Belarus	15	10	15
Belgium	5/15 (a)	10	10
Bulgaria	10	10	10
Canada	5/15 (a)	10	10
China Mainland	10	10	10
Croatia	5/10 (b)	10	10
Czech Republic	10	10	10
Estonia	5/15 (b)	10	15
Finland	5/15 (a)	10	10
France	5/15 (a)	10	10
Georgia	15	10	10
Germany	5/15 (b)	10	10
Hungary	5/15 (b)	10	10
India	10	10	10
Iran	5/15 (c)	10	10
Ireland	5/15 (b)	10	10
Italy	5/15 (a)	10	10
Japan	5/15 (a)	10	10
Korea (South)	5/15 (a)	10	10
Kyrgyzstan	10	10	10
Latvia	5/15 (b)	10	10
Lithuania	5/15 (b)	10	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties
Luxembourg	5/15 (d)	10	10
Malaysia	10	10	10
Moldova	10/15 (b)	10	10
Mongolia	10/13 (0)	10	10
Netherlands	5/15 (a)	10	10
North Macedonia	5/15 (a) 5/15 (b)	10	10
Norway	5/15 (a)	10	10
Pakistan	12.5/15 (a)	12.5	15
Poland	10/15 (c)	10	10
Qatar	5/10 (a)	10	10
Romania	10	10	10
Russian Federation	10	10	10
Saudi Arabia	5	10	10
Serbia	10/15 (b)	10	10
Singapore	5/10 (b)	10	10
Slovak Republic	10/15 (e)	10	10
Slovenia	5/15 (b)	10	10
Spain	5/15 (a)	10	10
Sweden	5/15 (a)	10	10
Switzerland	5/15 (a)	10	10
Tajikistan	10/15 (e)	10	10
Turkey	10	10	10
Turkmenistan	10	10	10
Ukraine	5/15 (b)	10	10
United Arab Emirates	5/15 (a)	10	10
United Kingdom	5/15 (a)	10	10
United States	5/15 (a)	10	10
Uzbekistan	10	10	10
Vietnam	5/15 (f)	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	15 (g)	15 (g)	15 (g)

- (a) The lower rate applies to dividends paid to companies owning at least 10% of the payer.
- (b) The lower rate applies to dividends paid to companies owning at least 25% of the payer.
- (c) The lower rate applies to dividends paid to companies owning at least 20% of the payer.
- (d) The lower rate applies to dividends paid to companies owning at least 15% of the payer.
- (e) The lower rate applies to dividends paid to companies owning at least 30% of the payer.
- (f) The lower rate applies to dividends paid to companies owning at least 70% of the payer.
- (g) For payments to entities registered in tax havens (according to a list), the rate is 20%.

Kenya

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Nairobi GMT +3

 Ernst & Young LLP
 +254 (20) 288-6000

 Mail address:
 Fax: +254 (20) 271-6271

 P.O. Box 44286 00100
 Email: info@ey.co.ke

Nairobi GPO

Kenya

Kenya

Street address: Kenya Re Towers Off Ragati Road, Upperhill Nairobi

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

 Francis Kamau,
 +254 (20) 288-6000

 Head of Tax East
 Mobile: +254 722-431-918

 Africa Region
 Email: francis.kamau@ke.ey.com

Business Tax Services and Indirect Tax

Francis Kamau +254 (20) 288-6000

Mobile: +254 722-431-918 Email: francis.kamau@ke.ey.com

Hadijah Nannyomo +254 (20) 288-6000

Mobile: +254 729-431-918

Email: hadijah.nannyomo@ke.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Christopher Kirathe +254 (20) 288-6000

Mobile: +254 722-433-448

Email: christopher.kirathe@ke.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Christopher Kirathe +254 (20) 288-6000

Mobile: +254 722-433-448

Email: christopher.kirathe@ke.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	30
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	5 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	37.5
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	10 (b)
Interest	15 (c)
Royalties	20 (d)
Commissions	20 (e)
Management, Professional and	
Training Fees	20 (f)
Sports and Entertainment Fees	20 (g)
Telecommunication Service Fees	5
Rent	
Real Estate (Immovable Property)	30 (h)
Equipment	15 (i)

Sales of Immovable Property or Shares of Stock by Companies	
in the Oil and Mining Sector	0 (j)
Natural Resource Income	20 (k)
Winnings	20 (1)
Insurance Premiums	5 (m)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	9 (n)

- (a) A gain on the transfer of securities traded on any securities exchange licensed by the Capital Markets Authority is exempt from capital gains tax. Gains derived from the transfer of property by an insurance company other than property connected to life insurance business is subject to capital gains tax.
- (b) This rate applies to dividends paid to nonresidents. A 5% rate applies to dividends paid to residents or citizens of other states in the East African Community.
- (c) This rate applies to payments to residents and nonresidents. However, a 25% withholding tax rate applies to interest arising from bearer instruments.
- (d) This rate applies to payments to nonresidents. A 5% withholding tax is imposed on royalties paid to residents.
- (e) This rate applies to payments to nonresidents. For insurance commissions paid to residents, a 5% withholding tax rate applies to payments to brokers and a 10% rate applies to payments to others. The following commissions are exempt from withholding tax:
 - Commissions paid to nonresident agents with respect to flower, fruit or vegetable auctions
 - Commissions paid by resident air transport operators to nonresident agents to secure tickets for international travel
 - Commissions or fees paid or credited by insurance companies to other insurance companies
- (f) This rate applies to management, professional and training fees paid to non-residents. However, for consultancy fees, payments to citizens of other East African Community countries are subject to a reduced withholding tax rate of 15%. For residents, management, professional and training fees are subject to a withholding tax rate of 5%. The resident withholding tax rate for contractual fee payments is 3%. For management, training or professional fees paid by contractors in the petroleum industry to nonresident persons, the rate is 12.5%.
- (g) Payments made by film agents and film producers approved by the Kenya Film Commission to approved actors and crew members are exempt from withholding tax.
- (h) This withholding tax applies only to payments to nonresidents. The withholding tax rate applicable to payments made to resident persons as rent, premium or similar consideration for the use or occupation of immovable property is 10%.
- (i) This rate applies to rent paid to nonresidents under leases of machinery and equipment. Rent paid to residents under leases of machinery and equipment is exempt from withholding tax. In addition, leasing of aircrafts, aircraft engines, locomotives or rolling stock is exempt from withholding tax.
- (j) The net gain derived on the disposal of an interest in a person is taxable as business income if the interest derives 20% or more of its value directly or indirectly from immovable property in Kenya.
- (k) This rate applies to payments to nonresidents. A 5% withholding tax is imposed on natural resource royalties paid to residents.
- This rate applies to payments to nonresidents. A 20% withholding tax is imposed on winnings paid to residents.
- (m) This rate applies to payments to nonresidents. Insurance premiums paid for insurance for aircraft are exempt from withholding tax.
- (n) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Kenya income tax is payable by companies and by unincorporated organizations and associations (excluding partnerships). Taxable trading income consists of income arising or deemed to arise in Kenya.

Rates of corporate tax. The corporate tax rate is 30% for resident companies and 37.5% for nonresident companies. The corporate tax rate for companies newly listed on a securities exchange approved under the Capital Markets Act is reduced to the following:

- 20% for companies with at least 40% of their issued share capital listed. The rate applies for a period of five years.
- 25% for companies with a least 30% of their issued share capital listed. The rate applies for a period of five years.
- 27% for companies with at least 20% of their issued share capital listed. The rate applies for a period of three years.
- 25% for a company introducing its shares through a listing on any securities exchange, for a period of five years, beginning immediately with the tax year following the date of such listing.

For a company that constructs at least 100 residential units in the tax year, the tax rate is 15% for that tax year, subject to the approval of the cabinet secretary responsible for housing.

Lower corporate income tax rates apply to companies licensed under the Special Economic Zones. The rate for the first 10 years is 10%; the rate for the next 10 years is 15%; and thereafter, normal rates apply.

A company operating a plastic recycling plant is subject to a lower corporation tax of 15% in the first five years on commencement of its operations.

Administration. A company's year of assessment (tax year) coincides with its financial accounting year. A change in a financial accounting year must be approved by the Commissioner of Income Tax.

A company must make payments, each equal to 25% of its estimated tax for the year, by the 20th day of the 4th, 6th, 9th and 12th months of its financial accounting year. The estimated tax must equal either 110% of the previous year's tax or 100% of the tax estimated to be due for the current year.

A company must file a self-assessment return within six months after the end of its financial year. It must also file financial statements within six months after the end of its financial year. Late filing of a return is subject to a penalty of 5% of the tax balance. The minimum penalty is KES20,000. The tax on the self-assessment, reduced by installment tax paid, is due within four months after a company's financial year-end. Late payments are subject to a penalty of 5% plus 1% per month (or part of a month) of the tax balance.

Capital gains. Capital gains tax applies to gains realized by companies and individuals on the transfer of property located in Kenya. The general tax rate is 5%. The gain equals the amount by which the transfer value exceeds the adjusted cost of the property. The adjusted cost is the sum of the cost of acquisition of the property and other costs incurred subsequently to enhance or preserve the property, provided that such costs had not been previously allowed for tax purposes. A gain on the transfer of securities traded on any securities exchange licensed by the Capital Markets Authority is exempt from capital gains tax. In addition, an exemption from capital gains tax applies if a transfer of property is necessitated by a transaction involving the restructuring of a

corporate entity or a legal or regulatory requirement, subject to specific conditions.

Dividends. Dividends paid to resident companies are exempt if the recipient controls at least 12.5% of the distributing company's voting power. Taxable dividend income is subject to a final withholding tax of 10% for nonresidents and 5% for residents.

Compensating tax arises when a company pays dividends from untaxed gains or profits. The company is charged compensating tax at the corporate tax rate of 30% on the gains or profits from which such dividends are distributed. However, compensating tax does not apply to registered collective-investment schemes and power producers under a power purchase agreement.

Foreign tax relief. Relief for foreign taxes paid is granted in accordance with tax treaties with other jurisdictions. Foreign tax paid to a jurisdiction that does not have a tax treaty with Kenya qualifies as a tax-deductible expense in Kenya if the associated income is deemed to be accrued in Kenya.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is accounting income adjusted for non-taxable income, such as dividends and capital gains, and for non-deductible expenses such as depreciation. Expenses are deductible if incurred wholly and exclusively in the production of income.

To encourage industrial growth and attract foreign investment, certain special deductions are allowed. For example, 30% of the electricity expense incurred by manufacturing companies in addition to the normal electricity expense can be deducted. As a result, 130% of the electricity expense incurred by manufacturing companies is deductible for tax purposes. This is subject to conditions set by the Ministry of Energy.

Inventories. The normal accounting basis of the lower of cost or net realizable value is generally accepted for tax purposes. In certain circumstances, obsolescence provisions may be challenged.

Provisions. Provisions included in computing financial accounting income are generally not deductible for tax purposes.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation charged in the financial statements is not deductible for tax purposes. It is replaced by the following tax depreciation allowances.

_	Method	
Asset class	Declining- balance (%)	Straight- line (%)
Heavy machinery such as tractors and combines	37.5	_
Other vehicles such as		
automobiles, trucks		
and airplanes	25	_
All other machinery	10.5	
including ships	12.5	_
Specified office equipment	20	
such as computers	30	_

	Method	
Asset class	Declining- balance (%)	Straight- line (%)
Other office equipment	12.5	_
Petroleum pipeline	12.5	_
Telecommunication equipment	_	20
Computer software	_	20
Irrevocable right to use		
fiber-optic cable	_	5
Industrial buildings	_	10 (a)
Hotel buildings	_	10 (a)
Hostel, educational and		
training buildings	_	50 (a)
Commercial buildings	_	25 (b)
Farming operations	_	100

- (a) The rate for the buildings is applied to the capital cost, which is generally the lower of the construction cost or the purchase price, unless purchased from the business entity that constructed the building. The rate is 100% for buildings used for the training of film producers, actors or crews.
- (b) The applicable rate for rental residential buildings is 5%. To qualify for the deduction, rental residential buildings must be constructed in a planned developed area approved by the minister responsible for matters relating to housing.

Deduction on capital expenditure incurred under concessionaire arrangements is claimed in equal proportions over the period of the concession.

A 100% investment allowance is granted for capital expenditure on industrial buildings and hotels and on machinery installed on such structures. Licensed local film producers also qualify for a 100% investment allowance with respect to the purchase of film equipment. An investment deduction may be claimed at a rate of 150% if an investment for manufacturing purposes is made outside the city of Nairobi and the municipalities of Mombasa or Kisumu and if the investment value is KES200 million or more.

Capital allowances are subject to recapture on the sale of an asset to the extent the sales proceeds exceed the tax value after depreciation. Amounts recaptured are treated as ordinary income and subject to tax at the regular corporate income tax rate.

Relief for losses. Tax deficits (losses) are allowable deductions in the year in which they arise and in the following nine years of income. However, companies operating in the extractive industry may carry forward losses indefinitely. Profits and losses arising from specified sources (rental income, income from agriculture and similar activities, and other profits from business) are computed separately. If a company has a loss in a year from one of the specified sources, the loss may be offset only against subsequent profits derived from the same specified source.

Groups of companies. The income tax law does not permit consolidated returns combining the profits and losses of affiliated companies or the transfer of losses from loss companies to profitable members of the same group of companies.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Value-added tax, on the supply of goods and services in Kenya and on imported goods and services 0/8/16 Railway Development Levy; imposed on the import value of all imported goods; import value is the Cost, Insurance and Freight value 2 Contributions to the National Social Security Fund (NSSF); expatriates who are members of social security schemes in their home countries and those expected to be in Kenya for not more than three years are exempt; contributions are payable monthly by Employer (maximum contribution of KES200) 5 Employee (maximum contribution of KES200) 5
goods and services 0/8/16 Railway Development Levy; imposed on the import value of all imported goods; import value is the Cost, Insurance and Freight value 2 Contributions to the National Social Security Fund (NSSF); expatriates who are members of social security schemes in their home countries and those expected to be in Kenya for not more than three years are exempt; contributions are payable monthly by Employer (maximum contribution of KES200) 5
Railway Development Levy; imposed on the import value of all imported goods; import value is the Cost, Insurance and Freight value 2 Contributions to the National Social Security Fund (NSSF); expatriates who are members of social security schemes in their home countries and those expected to be in Kenya for not more than three years are exempt; contributions are payable monthly by Employer (maximum contribution of KES200) 5
the import value of all imported goods; import value is the Cost, Insurance and Freight value 2 Contributions to the National Social Security Fund (NSSF); expatriates who are members of social security schemes in their home countries and those expected to be in Kenya for not more than three years are exempt; contributions are payable monthly by Employer (maximum contribution of KES200) 5
import value is the Cost, Insurance and Freight value 2 Contributions to the National Social Security Fund (NSSF); expatriates who are members of social security schemes in their home countries and those expected to be in Kenya for not more than three years are exempt; contributions are payable monthly by Employer (maximum contribution of KES200) 5
Freight value 2 Contributions to the National Social Security Fund (NSSF); expatriates who are members of social security schemes in their home countries and those expected to be in Kenya for not more than three years are exempt; contributions are payable monthly by Employer (maximum contribution of KES200) 5
Contributions to the National Social Security Fund (NSSF); expatriates who are members of social security schemes in their home countries and those expected to be in Kenya for not more than three years are exempt; contributions are payable monthly by Employer (maximum contribution of KES200) 5
Fund (NSSF); expatriates who are members of social security schemes in their home countries and those expected to be in Kenya for not more than three years are exempt; contributions are payable monthly by Employer (maximum contribution of KES200) 5
of social security schemes in their home countries and those expected to be in Kenya for not more than three years are exempt; contributions are payable monthly by Employer (maximum contribution of KES200) 5
countries and those expected to be in Kenya for not more than three years are exempt; contributions are payable monthly by Employer (maximum contribution of KES200) 5
for not more than three years are exempt; contributions are payable monthly by Employer (maximum contribution of KES200) 5
contributions are payable monthly by Employer (maximum contribution of KES200) 5
Employer (maximum contribution of KES200) 5
Employee (maximum contribution of KES200) 5
(A new NSSF Act was enacted on 24 December
2013. Under the new act, both the employer and
employee are required to contribute 6% of the
employee's monthly pensionable pay subject to
an upper earnings limit based on the national
average earnings provided by the Kenya Bureau
of Statistics. The contributions are categorized
into Tier I and Tier II contributions. Tier I
contributions must be remitted to the NSSF,
while Tier II contributions may be remitted to
a contracted-out (private) scheme. However,
these contributions are not yet operational
because of an Industrial Court ruling blocking the implementation of the new act.)

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Central Bank of Kenya imposes certain foreign-exchange regulations.

Transfer pricing. The transfer-pricing rules include measures regarding the following matters:

- Entities and transactions to which the rules apply
- Methods that may be used to determine arm's-length prices
- Records regarding transactions that must be maintained

The methods for determining arm's-length prices are consistent with those approved by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development.

Debt-to-equity rules. The deductibility of interest on loans and foreign-exchange losses is restricted for a foreign-controlled company with a debt-to-equity ratio exceeding 3:1 (except for companies operating in the extractive industry for which the ratio is 2:1). However, thin-capitalization restrictions do not apply to a company implementing a project under an affordable housing scheme on the recommendation of the Cabinet Secretary responsible for housing. For purposes of the ratio, debt includes any form of

Royalties/

indebtedness for which the company is incurring interest, a financial charge, a discount or a premium. Interest-free loans provided or secured by nonresidents are deemed to accrue interest at a rate equal to the average 91-day Treasury Bill rate.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The withholding tax rates under Kenya's tax treaties are listed below. If the treaty rate is higher than the non-treaty rate, the nontreaty rate applies.

Payee resident in	Dividends %	Interest %	management and professional fees %
Canada	10	15	15
Denmark	10	20 (a)	20
France	10	12	20 (e)
Germany	10	15 (a)	15
India	10	10	10
Iran	5	10	10 (e)
Korea (South)	10 (f)	12	20 (e)
Norway	10	15 (a)	20
Qatar	10 (g)	10	20 (e)
Seychelles	5	10	10
South Africa	10	10	20 (e)
Sweden	10	15	20
United Arab Emirates	5	10	20 (e)
United Kingdom	10	15 (a)	15 (b)
Zambia	0 (c)	15	20
Non-treaty jurisdiction	s 10	15	20 (d)

- (a) Interest paid by the government and the Central Bank of Kenya is tax-exempt.
- b) The rate is 12.5% for management and professional fees.
- (c) No Kenya tax is due if the dividend is subject to tax in Zambia.
- (d) The withholding tax rate is 15% for consultancy fees paid to residents of other East African Community countries.
- (e) The 10% rate applies to royalties.
- (f) The rate is 8% for beneficial owners with a shareholding of at least 25%.
- (g) The rate is 5% for beneficial owners with a shareholding of at least 10%.

Korea (South)

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Seoul GMT +9

EY +82 (2) 3787-6600

Taeyoung Bldg. Fax: +82 (2) 785-6991 (Tax) 111, Yeouigongwon-ro +82 (2) 783-5890 (General)

Youngdeungpo-ku Seoul

Korea

Principal Tax Contact

★ Kyung Tae Ko +82 (2) 3770-0921

Mobile: +82 (10) 9135-7713 Email: kyung-tae.ko@kr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Ki-Soo Lee +82 (2) 3787-6603

Mobile: +82 (10) 3393-5061 Email: ki-soo.lee@kr.ey.com

Si Young Chung +82 (2) 3787-4245

Mobile: +82 (10) 3786-7130 Email: si-young.chung@kr.ey.com

Sung-Jun Kim +82 (2) 3787-6344

Mobile: +82 (10) 4527-4214 Email: sung-jun.kim@kr.ey.com +82 (2) 3770-0929

Yung Hun Kim +82 (2) 3770-0929 Mobile: +82 (10) 8584-3539 Email: yung-hun.kim@kr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Nam Wun Jang +82 (2) 3787-4539

Mobile: +82 (10) 9463-0326 Email: nam-wun.jang@kr.ey.com

Il Young Chung +82 (2) 3770-0995

Mobile: +82 (10) 9999-3373 Email: ilyoung.chung@kr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desks Abroad

Paul Kim +1 (212) 773-9855 (resident in New York) Hobile: +1 (914) 491-

Mobile: +1 (914) 491-8222 Email: paul.kim1@ey.com

Liliali. paul.kiili i@ey

Young Ju Song +1 (212) 773-4496 (resident in New York) Hobile: +1 (646) 499-0012

Email: young.ju.song1@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

★ In-Sik Jeong +82 (2) 3787-6339

Mobile: +82 (10) 8750-2090 Email: in-sik.jeong@kr.ey.com

Sung Han Park +82 (2) 3787-6355

Mobile: +82 (10) 9961-6383

Email: sunghan.park@kr.ey.com

Ki Se Kim +82 (2) 3770-0918

Mobile: +82 (10) 9420-3364 Email: ki-se.kim@kr.ey.com

Yong-Hun Nam +82 (2) 3787-4253

Mobile: +82 (10) 2016-4655 Email: yong-hun.nam@kr.ey.com **Business Tax Services**

★ Seung Yeop Woo +82 (2) 3787-6508

Mobile: +82 (10) 2030-1463

Email: seung-yeop.woo@kr.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

★ Seung Yeop Woo +82 (2) 3787-6508

Mobile: +82 (10) 2030-1463

Email: seung-yeop.woo@kr.ey.com

+82 (2) 3787-6320 Seung Baek Woo

Mobile: +82 (10) 8944-3996 Email: seung-baek.woo@kr.ey.com

Yun-Ky Lee +82 (2) 3787-6604

> Mobile: +82 (10) 9663-9328 Email: yun-ky.lee@kr.ey.com

+82 (2) 3770-0958 Jae Hoon Lee

> Mobile: +82 (10) 2588-2372 Email: jae-hoon.lee@kr.ey.com

Sang Hak Yoo +82 (2) 3787-6738

> Mobile: +82 (10) 9268-9023 Email: sang-hak.yoo@kr.ey.com

Private Client Services

★ Yeon Ki Ko +82 (2) 3787-4637

> Mobile: +82 (10) 5382-5472 Email: yeonki.ko@kr.ey.com +82 (2) 3787-6465 Mobile: +82 (10) 5610-8732

Email: jungkee.lee@kr.ey.com

Jungkee Lee

Business Tax Advisory – Quantitative Services

* Yongbum Shin +82 (2) 3787-6860

Mobile: +82 (10) 8782-8292 Email: yongbum.shin@kr.ey.com

Cheol Kim Mobile: +82 (10) 4933-0571 Email: cheol.kim@kr.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Jang Kyu Shin +82 (2) 3770-0954

> Mobile: +82 (10) 4760-6638 Email: jang-kyu.shin@kr.ey.com

Dong Chul Kim +82 (2) 3770-0903

Mobile: +82 (10) 4644-6483 Email: dong-chul.kim@kr.ey.com

Jae Cheol Kim +82 (2) 3770-0961

Mobile: +82 (10) 2307-4297 Email: jae-cheol.kim@kr.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory - Financial Services Organization

★ Jeong Hun You +82 (2) 3770-0972

> Mobile: +82 (10) 6283-9748 Email: jeong-hun.you@kr.ey.com

Deok Jae Lee +82 (2) 3770-0947

Mobile: +82 (10) 5052-8816 Email: deok-jae.lee@kr.ey.com

Dong Sung Kim +82 (2) 3787-4238

> Mobile: +82 (10) 4263-0096 Email: dong-sung.kim@kr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

★ Stella Kim +82 (2) 3770-0980

Mobile: +82 (10) 3798-8596 Email: stella.kim@kr.ey.com

People Advisory Services

* Y. Danielle Suh +82 (2) 3770-0902

Mobile: +82 (10) 4365-3394 Email: danielle.suh@kr.ey.com Min Ah Kim +82 (2) 3787-4019

Mobile: +82 (10) 6347-3152

Email: min-ah.kim@kr.ey.com

Indirect Tax

★ Chang Geun Lee +82 (2) 3770-0930

Mobile: +82 (10) 7183-9082 Email: chang-geun.lee@kr.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)(b)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)(b)(c)
Branch Income Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)(b)
Branch Profits Tax Rate (Additional Tax) (%)	-(d)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0 (e)
Interest	14 (b)(e)(f)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	0 (e)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	1 (g)
Carryforward	10 (h)

- (a) This is the maximum rate (see Section B).
- (b) Local income tax (formerly referred to as resident surtax) is also imposed at a rate of 10% of corporate income tax payable before offsetting tax credits and exemptions (see Section D).
- (c) Capital gains are included in ordinary taxable income for corporate tax purposes.
- (d) This tax is imposed on income that is remitted or deemed to be remitted by a Korean branch of a foreign corporation. The branch profits tax may be payable if the foreign company is resident in a country with which Korea has entered into a tax treaty and if the treaty requires the imposition of a branch profits tax. For a list of these countries and the rates of the tax, see Section B. The branch profits tax is imposed in addition to the income tax imposed on branches.
- (e) For payments to domestic corporations and foreign corporations with a place of business in Korea. For withholding rates applicable to payments to foreign corporations that do not have a place of business in Korea, see Section B.
- (f) The 25% rate applies to interest from noncommercial loans.
- (g) Only small and medium-sized enterprises are entitled to carry back losses.
- (h) Except for small and medium-sized enterprises and certain other companies (for example, companies under court receivership), the annual deductibility limit for loss carryforwards is 60% of taxable income for domestic corporations.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Korean domestic corporations are taxed on their worldwide income, including income earned by their foreign branches. A domestic corporation is one that has its head or main office or place of effective management in Korea. Foreign corporations are taxed on Korean-source income only.

Rates of corporate income tax. The rates are indicated below.

Domestic corporations. Corporate income tax is imposed at a rate of 10% on taxable income up to KRW200 million, at a rate of 20% on taxable income in excess of KRW200 million up to KRW20 billion, at a rate of 22% on taxable income in excess of KRW20 billion up to KRW300 billion and at a rate of 25% on taxable income exceeding KRW300 billion. Local income tax (formerly referred to as resident surtax), equal to 10% of corporate income tax payable before offsetting tax credits and exemptions, is also imposed (see Section D), resulting in an effective tax

rate of 27.5% on taxable income exceeding KRW300 billion if no tax credits and exemptions are available.

Accumulated earnings tax. Korean domestic large corporations with equity capital (total assets minus total liabilities) of KRW50 billion or more and Korean corporations that are members of an enterprise group with restrictions on cross shareholding are taxed on their excess earnings at a rate of 22% (including local income tax) in addition to the above corporate income tax.

Excess earnings are calculated by applying one of two methods. Under Method A, excess earnings equal 65% of adjusted taxable income less amounts spent on investments (excluding investments in land), salary and wage increases of employees whose annual salaries and wages are less than KRW70 million, and certain other items. If the number of regular employees increased during the year, 150% of the existing regular employees' increases and 200% of the new regular employees' increases are also included in computing the deduction amount. Under Method B, the calculation is the same except that a 15% percentage is applied, and the amount spent on the investment is not deducted from the excess earnings. The computation of adjusted taxable income under the two methods are the same, except that Method A includes the add-back of depreciation and amortization expenses relating to the amount spent on the investment. The amount of adjusted taxable income considered for purposes of computing accumulated earnings tax is capped at KRW300 billion.

Foreign corporations with a domestic business operation. The same tax rates as those for domestic corporations apply.

A Korean branch of a foreign corporation is also subject to a branch profits tax, which may be imposed if the foreign company is resident in a country with which Korea has entered into a tax treaty and if the treaty requires the imposition of a branch profits tax. Companies resident in the following countries are subject to the branch profits tax at the rates indicated, which include the resident surtax.

Country	Rate (%)
Australia	15
Brazil	15
Canada	5
France	5
Indonesia	10
Kazakhstan	5
Morocco	5
Panama	2
Peru	10
Philippines	11
Thailand	10

Foreign corporations without a domestic business operation. A foreign corporation that does not have a domestic business place (that is, a "permanent establishment") in Korea is subject to the following withholding tax rates on its Korean-source income (unless other rates apply under a tax treaty).

Type of income	Rate
Leasing income from vessels, aircraft,	
heavy equipment and other assets, and	
business income	2%
Personal services income	3%/20%*
Interest on bonds	14%
Interest on items other than bonds,	
dividends, royalties and other income	20%
Gain from transfer of securities or shares	Lesser of 10% of
	the gross sales price
	and 20% of net gain

* The 20% tax rate applies to income accrued from services performed in Korea. Income accrued from services performed outside Korea are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 3% if the income is deemed to have been accrued in Korea under the relevant tax treaty.

Local income surtax (formerly referred to as resident surtax) at a rate of 10% is imposed in addition to the above rates.

Domestic place of business. A foreign corporation that has any of the following fixed operations in Korea is deemed to have a domestic place of business:

- A branch, office or any other business office
- A store or any other fixed sales place
- · A workshop, factory or warehouse
- A construction site or place of installation or assembly, which exists for more than six months
- A place where services are rendered through employees for more than six months during a consecutive 12-month period or a place where services are rendered recurrently or repeatedly through employees over a period of two years or more
- A mine, quarry or other location for natural resources exploitation

A fixed place of business does not include the following:

- A purchasing office
- A storage or custody area for property that cannot be sold
- An office involved in advertising, public relations, collecting and furnishing information, market survey, and other preparatory or auxiliary activities
- The place to maintain an asset belonging to the enterprise solely for the purpose of processing by another enterprise

The scope of foreign companies' domestic place of business has been expanded to reflect contents of the updates to Article 5 (Permanent Establishment) of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Model Tax Convention approved by the OECD Council on 21 November 2017. Under the old law, the term "domestic place of business" does not include a fixed place solely used for the following:

- The purposes of purchasing goods or merchandise for the foreign company
- The purposes of storing goods or merchandise belonging to the foreign company
- The purposes of maintaining a stock of goods or merchandise belonging to the foreign company for processing by another company

A new rule, which is effective for fiscal years beginning on or after 1 January 2019, provides that the above exemption applies

only if the activity of the fixed place is of a preparatory or auxiliary character.

A foreign corporation that does not have a fixed place of business in Korea may be considered to have a domestic place of business if it operates a business through a person in Korea authorized to conclude contracts, perform similar activities or continuously play a principal role leading to the conclusion of contracts without material modification even without legal authority to conclude contracts on the corporation's behalf.

Tax Incentives Limitation Law. The tax exemption benefit of the high technology tax incentive, individual-type Foreign Investment Zone (FIZ) tax incentive and Free Economic Zone (FEZ) tax incentives, which applied to foreign investors, is repealed as of 1 January 2019.

The repeal has no effect on local tax; accordingly, the tax incentives on local taxes (acquisition tax, property tax, value-added tax, special excise tax and customs duty on imported capital goods) continue to apply.

Capital gains. Capital gains are included in ordinary taxable income for corporate tax purposes.

Administration. A corporation must file a tax return within three months after the end of its fiscal year. In general, tax due must be paid at the time of submitting the tax return. However, if tax liability exceeds KRW10 million, the tax due may be paid in installments.

Dividends. A corporation must include dividends received in taxable income. However, a certain portion of dividends received by a domestic corporation from another domestic corporation are deductible from taxable income according to a formula provided in the measure entitled "Dividends Received Deduction."

Foreign tax relief. A tax credit is allowed for corporate taxes paid to a foreign government. The foreign tax credit relief is limited to the lesser of the tax paid abroad or the Korean tax amount multiplied by the ratio of income from foreign sources to total taxable income. If a company has places of business abroad in two or more countries, it can only determine the foreign tax credit limitation on a country-by-country basis for each country individually. If the amount of the foreign tax credit is limited by this rule, the excess foreign tax paid over the limitation may be carried forward for up to five tax years. Alternatively, the corporate tax paid to a foreign government may be claimed as a tax deduction (the deduction method).

C. Determination of taxable income

General. The tax law defines the specific adjustments that are required in computing taxable income. If not specified by law, the accrual basis is applied.

Inventories. A corporation must select and notify the tax office of its basis for the valuation of inventories on its first annual income tax return. It may select the cost method or the lower of cost or market value method. The cost method may be applied using any of the following methods:

- First-in, first-out (FIFO)
- Last-in, first-out (LIFO)
- Moving average
- Total average
- Individual costing (specific identification)
- Retail

If a corporation fails to notify the tax office, it must use FIFO for tax purposes.

Reserves

Reserves for employee retirement allowance. Under the Korea Labor Standards Act, employees with one year or more of service are entitled to a retirement allowance equal to 30 days' salary or more for each year of service on termination of employment. However, a tax deduction for companies for the reserves for employee retirement allowance is no longer permitted.

A company may claim a tax deduction for the remainder of the estimated retirement allowances by funding the portion of the reserve in excess of the tax-deductible limit. The permitted funding methods specified by the tax law include the depositing of an amount equal to the excess portion in a retirement pension account with qualified institutions, such as insurance companies, banks, and the Korea Workers' Compensation and Welfare Service.

Bad debt reserve. A corporation is allowed to set up a reserve for bad debts. The maximum amount of the reserve is the greater of the following:

- 1% of the book value of receivables at the end of the accounting period
- Historical bad-debt ratio multiplied by the book value of receivables at the end of the accounting period

However, for financial institutions, the maximum amount of the reserves is the greatest of the following:

- The amount to be accumulated based on reserve guidelines issued by the Financial Services Commission in consultation with the Ministry of Strategy and Finance
- 1% of the book value of the receivables at the end of the accounting period
- Historical bad-debt ratio multiplied by the book value of receivables at the end of the accounting period

Depreciation and amortization. In general, corporations may depreciate tangible fixed assets using the straight-line, declining-balance or unit-of-production (output) depreciation methods. However, buildings and structures must be depreciated using the straight-line method. Intangible assets must be amortized using the straight-line method. A corporation must select from among the depreciation methods and useful lives specified in the tax law and notify the tax office of its selections in its first annual income tax return. Otherwise, the depreciation method and useful life designated in the tax law for the respective class of asset are applied. The following are the statutory rates of depreciation under the declining-balance method and useful lives for certain types of assets.

Asset	Annual depreciation rate under declining- balance method (%)	Years of useful life
Commercial buildings	_	20 or 40
Industrial buildings	_	20 or 40
Office equipment	45.1	5
Motor vehicles	45.1	5
Plant and machinery	45.1 to 14	5 to 20

Accelerated depreciation (within 50% of the standard useful life specified in the tax law) is allowed for investments in facilities between 1 July 2018 and 31 December 2019 if the investments are to boost "growth through innovation." For small and medium-sized enterprises, the rule also applies to general business facilities.

Relief for losses. Tax losses can be carried forward for 10 years. The carryforward of tax losses is subject to an annual deductibility limitation of 60% of taxable income for domestic corporations. The annual deductibility limitation does not apply to small and medium-sized enterprises and certain other companies (for example, companies under court receivership). The annual deductibility limitation is also 60% of taxable income for a foreign corporation's domestic place of business (for example, a branch) in Korea. Small and medium-sized enterprises may carry back losses one year.

Groups of companies. A consolidated tax return is available for a group containing a parent company and its 100%-owned subsidiaries. The consolidated tax return allows losses of group companies to be offset against profits of other group companies. The cap on deductions of losses carried forward for consolidated companies and foreign corporations is 60% of the taxable income of the company. After the parent company elects tax consolidation, it must maintain the consolidation for five fiscal years (including the first fiscal year of tax consolidation) and apply the consolidation to all 100%-owned subsidiaries.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Local income tax; levied on corporate	
taxable income	
Taxable income up to KRW200 million	1
Taxable income in excess of KRW200 million	
up to KRW20 billion	2
Taxable income in excess of KRW20 billion	
up to KRW300 billion	2.2
Taxable income exceeding KRW300 billion	2.5
(The above rates result in a local income tax	
rate of 10% of corporate income tax payable	
before offsetting tax credits and exemptions.)	
Value-added tax	
Standard rate	10
Acquisition tax, including surtax, on land,	
buildings, ships, automobiles and heavy	
equipment	Various

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Registration license tax, including local	
education surtax	
Normal rate on registration of incorporation	0.48
Registration of incorporation in the Seoul	
metropolitan area	1.44
Withholding of payroll taxes, including local income	surtax,
on salaries and wages	6.6 to 46.2

E. Transfer pricing

Korea has transfer-pricing rules. The acceptable transfer-pricing methods include comparable uncontrolled price, resale price, costplus, profit-split, the transactional net margin method (TNMM) and other reasonable methods designated by the tax law. It is possible to reach transfer-pricing agreements in advance with the tax authorities.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Dividends			Royalties		
	A	В	Interest	c	D	
	%	%	%	%	%	
Albania	5	10	10	10	10	
Algeria	5	15	10	2	10	
Australia	15	15	15	15	15	
Austria	5	15	10	2	10	
Azerbaijan	7	7	10	5	10	
Bahrain	5	10	5	10	10	
Bangladesh	10	15	10	10	10	
Belarus	5	15	10	5	5	
Belgium	15	15	10	10	10	
Brazil	10	10	15 (c)	10	10 (d)	
Brunei						
Darussalam	5	10	10	10	10	
Bulgaria	5 5 5	10	10	5	5	
Canada	5	15	10	10	10	
Chile	5	10	15 (f)	5	10	
China Mainland	5	10	10	10	10	
Colombia (b)	5.5	11	11 (p)	11	11	
Croatia	5	10	5	0	0	
Czech Republic	5	5	5	10	0	
Denmark	15	15	15	10	15	
Ecuador	5	10	12 (p)	5	12	
Egypt	10	15	15 (e)	15	15	
Estonia (b)	5.5	11	11	5.5	11	
Ethiopia	5	8	7.5 (p)	5	5	
Fiji	10	15	10	10	10	
Finland	10	15	10	10	10	
France	10	15	10	10	10	
Gabon	5	15	10	10	10	
Georgia	5 5 5	10	10	10	10	
Germany	5	15	10	2	10	
Greece	5	15	8	10	10	
Hong Kong						
SAR	10	15	10	10	10	
Hungary	5	10	0	0	0	
Iceland	5	15	10	10	10	

	Dividends			Royalties	
	A	В	Interest	C	D
	%	%	%	%	%
India (b)	16.5	16.5	11	11	11
Indonesia	10	15	10	15	15
Iran (b)	11	11	11	11	11
Ireland	10	15	0	0	0
Israel	5	15	10 (h)	2	5
Italy	10	15	10	10	10
Japan	5	15	10	10	10
Jordan	10	10	10	10	10
Kazakhstan	5	15	10	2	10
Kenya	8	10	12 (p)	10	10
Kuwait		5	5	15	15
Kyrgyzstan	5 5 5 5	10	10	5	10
Laos	5	10	10	5	5
Latvia	5	10	10		10
Lithuania	5	10	10	5 5	10
Luxembourg	10	15	10 (j)(p)	5	10
Malaysia	10	15	15	10	15
Malta	5	15	10	0	0
Mexico	0	15	15 (j)	10	10
Mongolia	5	5	5	10	10
Morocco	5	10	10	10	5
Myanmar	10	10	10	10	15
Nepal	5/10	15	10	15	15
Netherlands	10	15	15 (c)	10	15
New Zealand	15	15	10	10	10
Norway	15	15	15	10	15
Oman	5	10	5	8	8
Pakistan	10	12.5	12.5	10	10
Panama	5	15	5	3	10
Papua New Guinea	15	15	10	10	10
Peru	10	10	15	10	15
Philippines (b)	11	27.5 (q)	16.5 (o)	16.5	16.5 (d)
Poland	5	10	10	10	10
Portugal	10	15	15	10	10
Qatar (b)	11	11	11	5.5	5.5
Romania	7	10	10	7	10
Russian Federation	5	10	0	5	5
Saudi Arabia	5	10	5	5	10
Serbia	5	10	10	10	5
Singapore	10	15	10	5	5
Slovak Republic	5	10	10	10	10 (i)
Slovenia	5	15	5	5	5
South Africa (b)	5.5	16.5	11	11	11
Spain	10	15	10	10	10
Sri Lanka	10	15	10	10	10
Sweden	10	15	15 (c)	10	15
Switzerland	5	15	10 (j)	5	5
Tajikistan	5	10	8	10	10
Thailand	10	10	15 (m)	15	10 (n)
Tunisia	15	15	12	15	15
Turkey	15	20	15 (a)	10	10
Turkmenistan	10	10	10	10	10
Ukraine	5	15	5	5	5

	Divi A %	idends B %	Interest %	Roya C %	alties D %
United Arab					
Emirates	5	10	10	0	0
United Kingdom	5	15	10	2	10
United States (b)	11	16.5	13.2	16.5	11
Uruguay	5	15	10	10	10
Uzbekistan	5	15	5	2	5
Venezuela (b)	5.5	11	11 (k)	5.5	11
Vietnam	10	10	10	5	15
Non-treaty					
jurisdictions (b)(g)(l)	22	22	22	22	22

- A Controlling parent.
- B Other shareholders.
- C Industrial royalties.
- D Other royalties.
- (a) Reduced to 10% if repayment period is over two years.
- (b) Local income surtax, which equals 10% of the corporate income tax, is included.
- (c) Reduced to 10% if repayment period is over seven years.
- (d) For royalties for trademarks, the rate is increased to 25%.
- (e) Reduced to 10% if the repayment period is more than three years.
- (f) Reduced to 5% for interest paid to banks (Most Favored Nation article is applied).
- (g) Applicable to the income of foreign corporations that do not have a place of business in Korea and to income that is not attributed to a place of business in Korea.
- (h) Reduced to 7.5% for interest paid to banks or financial institutions.
- Royalties for the right to use copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films, and films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting, are exempt from withholding tax.
- (j) Reduced to 5% for interest paid to banks.
- (k) Reduced to 5.5% for interest paid to banks or financial institutions.
- (l) See Section B.
- (m) Reduced to 10% for interest beneficially owned by a financial institution (including an insurance company).
- (n) Reduced to 5% for royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including software, motion pictures and works on film, tape or other means of reproduction for use in connection with radio or television broadcasting.
- (o) Reduced to 11% for interest paid on public issues of bonds or debentures.
- (p) Reduced to 0% for interest paid to the central bank or financial institutions performing functions of a governmental nature.
- (q) Under Korean tax law, the statutory withholding tax rate on dividends paid to nonresidents is 22% (inclusive of local income tax). Because the statutory withholding tax rate is less than the treaty withholding tax rate of 27.5% provided in the Korea-Philippines tax treaty, Korean-source dividends paid to residents of the Philippines are taxed at the statutory withholding tax rate of 22%.

Kosovo

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

10

GMT +1

EY

Pashko Vasa 16/7 – Pejton 10000 Prishtina Kosovo

Principal Tax Contact

★ Milen Raikov +359 (2) 817-7155

(resident in Sofia) Mobile: +359 (886) 183-933 Email: milen.raikov@bg.ey.com

Business Tax Services, Indirect Tax, and Tax Policy and Controversy

★ Milen Raikov +359 (2) 817-7155

(resident in Sofia) Mobile: +359 (886) 183-933 Email: milen.raikov@bg.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

★ Anisa Jasini +355 (4) 241-9575

(resident in Tirana) Mobile: +355 (69) 403-1208 Email: anisa.jasini@al.ey.com

Dairida Metalia +355 (4) 241-9575

(resident in Tirana) Mobile: +355 (69) 709-4630 Email: dairida.metalia@al.ey.com

Business Tax Services and Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Gentian Tata +355 (4) 241-9575

(resident in Tirana) Mobile: +355 (69) 608-6468 Email: gentian.tata@al.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)

1.0
10
10
0
0/10 (a)(b)
10 (b)
9 (b)
10 (b)
1 (b)(c)
5 (d)
5 (d)(e)
0
0
4

⁽a) Interest on financial instruments issued or guaranteed by a public authority of Kosovo are exempt from tax.

- (b) This withholding tax applies to payments to residents and nonresidents.
- (c) Under the corporate income tax law, a "nonbusiness natural person" is a natural person without a registered business activity.
- (d) This withholding tax applies to payments to nonresidents.
- (e) If the percentage of services performed in Kosovo does not exceed 10% of the total amount of the services, the services are not subject to withholding tax.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies resident in Kosovo are companies that are established in Kosovo or have their place of effective management in Kosovo. Kosovo-resident companies are subject to corporate income tax on their worldwide income. Foreign companies are subject to tax on profits generated from activities performed through a permanent establishment in Kosovo and on income from Kosovo sources.

Rate of corporate income tax. The rate of corporate income tax in Kosovo is 10%.

Capital gains and losses. Capital gains derived from the disposal of capital assets, including real estate and securities, are subject to tax at the standard rate of 10%, together with operating income. Capital losses are deductible for tax purposes. Capital gains derived by a foreign company that does not have a permanent establishment in Kosovo to which such capital gains are attributable are not subject to tax in Kosovo.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year.

Taxpayers must make quarterly advance payments of corporate income tax no later than 15 days after the close of each calendar quarter.

Taxpayers with annual gross income from business activities of up to EUR30,000 that do not keep books and records must make the following quarterly payments:

- Three percent of each quarter's gross income from trade, transport, agriculture and similar economic activities, but not less than EUR37.50 per quarter
- Nine percent of each quarter's gross income from professional, vocational and entertainment services and similar activities, but not less than EUR37.50 per quarter
- Ten percent of gross rental income for the quarter reduced by any amount withheld during the quarter

Taxpayers with annual gross income from business activities in excess of EUR30,000 and taxpayers that keep books and records (including partnerships and groups of persons) must make the following advance payments for each calendar quarter:

- One-fourth of the total tax liability for the current tax period based on estimated taxable income reduced by any amount withheld during the quarter with respect to that income in accordance with the relevant legislation on corporate income tax
- For the second and subsequent tax periods, one-fourth of 110% of the total tax liability for the tax period immediately preceding the current tax period, reduced by any amount of tax withheld

By 31 March, taxpayers with annual turnover in excess of EUR30,000 and taxpayers that keep books and records must file an annual tax return and pay the corporate tax due for the tax year, less advance payments made.

Taxpayers not complying with the filing and payment deadlines described above are subject to interest and penalties.

For the second year of making quarterly advance payments and future years, no interest and penalties apply to taxpayers that calculate the advance payments based on the prior year tax liability increased by 10%.

For the first year of taxation on real income, if a taxpayer's advance payments are insufficient (below 80% of the total tax liability, including the fourth quarter instalment) compared to the total tax liability at year-end, sanctions are applied only in the last quarter of the first year, based on the cumulative installment amounts compared with annual liability, as opposed to considering the last installment as an isolated payment.

For the second year of the business and the following years, taxpayers can pay tax without incurring interest and penalties by paying advance installments based on the prior year tax liability increased by 10%. As a result, taxpayers who make insufficient payments during the year are subject to penalties applied for each quarterly installment until the submission of the annual declaration or the deadline for submission of the annual declaration.

Late filing of the corporate income tax return is subject to a penalty of 5% of the tax due for each month of delay, capped at 25% of the unpaid tax liability.

Late payment of a tax liability results in a penalty amounting to 1% of tax due for each month or part of the month in delay, up to a maximum of 12 months.

The penalties do not apply cumulatively. Instead, the late payment penalty begins to apply to the extent that the unpaid liability is not paid by the time the late filing penalty reaches its ceiling.

In addition, interest may apply on such penalties if the underlying tax liability remains unpaid for more than 120 days. Such interest accrues at a rate that is 0.5 percentage point higher than the interbank lending interest rate in Kosovo after a notice is issued to the taxpayer, starting from the first day of the month following the 120-day period.

Erroneous completion of a tax filing or of a tax refund claim is subject to a penalty of 15% of the undeclared tax liability or the excess tax refund claimed if such understatement or overstatement is 10% or less of such tax, or to a 25% penalty if the understatement or overstatements is more than 10% of such tax.

Dividends. Dividends received by resident and nonresident companies are exempt from corporate income tax.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign direct tax on income and gains of a Kosovo resident company may be credited against the corporate tax on the same profits. The foreign tax relief cannot exceed the Kosovo corporate income tax charged on the same profits. If a company receives income from a country with which Kosovo has entered into a double tax treaty, other forms of foreign tax relief may apply, as stipulated in the provisions of the treaty.

C. Determination of trading income

General. For taxpayers with an annual turnover exceeding EUR30,000 and taxpayers that keep books and records, the assessment of trading income is based on the financial statements prepared in accordance with the generally accepted accounting principles; International Financial Reporting Standards for large, medium and small business organizations; and Kosovo Accounting Standards for microenterprises, subject to certain adjustments for tax purposes.

All necessary and reasonable expenses incurred wholly and exclusively for the business activity that are properly documented are deductible, including health insurance premiums paid on behalf of employees and their dependents, training expenses paid by employers related to employees' work, and advertising and promotion costs, but excluding, among others, the following:

- Fines and penalties and interest related to them
- Tax losses from sales or exchanges of property between related persons
- Voluntary pension contributions made by employers above a maximum amount of 15% of an employee's gross salary
- Costs regarding acquisitions of and improvements to land
- Expenses for presents (however, presents with the name and logo of the business are part of the expenses of representation and are allowed as tax-deductible expenses)
- Losses in specific weight or substance, damages, remains (leftovers or remnants) or surplus, and destruction or demolition during production, transport or storage, beyond certain norms
- Rent for apartments serving as accommodation and lodging of resident and nonresident employees, regardless of the terms of the contract of employment or service
- Benefits in kind in the form of meals and transport tickets, unless it is organized by the business
- Expenditure covered by grants, subsidies and donations, in compliance with regulations and earning criteria (regulations related to conditions for benefiting from the grant and criteria determined by the documents of the grant, subsidy or donations documents)

Other types of expenses may be deducted up to a ceiling. These expenses include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Representation costs are deductible up to a maximum of 1% of gross annual income.
- Contributions made for humanitarian, health, education, religious, scientific, cultural, environmental protection and sports purposes are deductible up to a maximum of 10% of taxable income before deducting such contributions.

Inventories. The inventory valuation rules stipulated in the accounting law also apply for tax purposes. Inventory is valued at historical cost, which is determined by using the weighted average, first-in, first-out (FIFO) or other specified methods. The method must be applied in the year in which it has been selected and for at least three additional tax periods. Changes in the method after such period are subject to an ad hoc ruling from the Kosovo tax administration.

Provisions. Companies may not deduct provisions, except for certain levels of provisions and special reserve funds of financial institutions as specified by the Central Bank of Kosovo.

Tax depreciation. Tangible property is depreciated separately for tax purposes using the straight-line method at the rates mentioned below.

Buildings and other constructed structures are depreciated at a rate of 5%.

Vehicles, computers and information systems, office furniture and equipment, instruments and livestock are depreciated at a rate of 20%.

Plant and machinery, trains, airplanes, ships, trees and all other tangible assets are depreciated at a rate of 10%.

Acquisition costs for assets amounting up to EUR1,000 are deducted in full from business income in the current year, unless the asset functions as part of one entirety and the value of the entirety is over EUR1,000.

Intangible assets, including patents, copyrights, licenses for drawings and models, contracts, and franchises, are amortized for tax purposes using the straight-line method over the useful life of the asset. If the useful life cannot be determined, the amortization expenses are allowed for 20 years.

Exploration and development costs incurred for the extraction of natural resources and interest attributable to such costs are capitalized and amortized at the following coefficient:

 $\frac{\text{Amortization}}{\text{coefficient}} = \frac{\text{Quantity of minerals extracted during the year}}{\text{Total estimated quantity in deposit}}$

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward for four consecutive years. However, if a change in the type of business organization occurs or a change in the ownership of the company of more than 50% occurs, the remaining losses are forfeited. Loss carrybacks are not allowed.

Groups of companies. Each company forming part of a group must file a separate return. The law does not provide for consolidated tax returns or other group relief.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

6	
Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax; exempt supplies include	
supply of land, welfare, financial services	
and insurance	
Standard rate	18
Reduced rate	8
Exports of goods and international transport	0
Real estate property tax	
Residential and commercial properties; the taxable	
value is the appraised value of the property after	
the principal residence deduction amounting to	
EUR150,000	0.15 to 1

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Agricultural properties	0.15 to 0.5
Forest units' properties	0.15 to 0.3
Industrial properties	0.15 to 0.8
Mandatory social security contributions on	
monthly salary paid by	
Employer	5
Employee	5
Excise duties imposed on specified goods	
(tobacco products, natural mineral and	
non-carbonated water, alcoholic beverages,	
petrol, diesel, kerosene, fuels, lubricants,	
gas, cars and other motor vehicles, used tires,	
electric bulbs, and plastic bags); the tax is	
calculated as a specific amount per unit	Various

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Kosovo has a free foreign-exchange market. Since 2002, the euro (EUR) has been the official currency in Kosovo. All entities must properly document all of their money transfers to comply with the regulations of the Central Bank of Kosovo. No limits are imposed on the amount of foreign currency that may be brought into Kosovo. Hard-currency earnings may be repatriated after the deduction of any withholding tax.

Transfer pricing. New transfer-pricing rules, which are aligned with the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) transfer-pricing guidelines, entered into force through Administrative Instruction MF – No. 02/2017 on Transfer Pricing, which was issued by the Ministry of Finance on 28 July 2017. The preferred method is the uncontrolled price method. If this method cannot be used, taxpayers may use the resale price method, cost-plus method and, in certain circumstances, the transactional net margin method and profit-split method. The acceptance of the transfer-pricing method by the tax authorities depends on whether the method is supported by appropriate transfer-pricing documentation.

Only cross-border controlled transactions are subject to the transfer-pricing rules. Consequently, domestic transactions are not subject to the rules. Controlled transactions are considered to be transactions between related parties, dealings between a permanent establishment and its head office, and transactions with entities resident in tax-haven jurisdictions. Two persons are considered related parties if any of the following circumstances exist:

- One person holds or controls 50% or more of the shares or voting rights in the other person's company
- One person directly or indirectly controls the other person
- Both persons are directly or indirectly controlled by a third person
- Persons are relatives of the first, second and third row, as specified by the Law on Heritage of Kosovo

Taxpayers are required to submit by 31 March of the following year a Controlled Transaction Notice, which lists the intercompany transactions and the transfer-pricing methods applied to these transactions, if their controlled transactions exceed in aggregate EUR300,000. For the 2016 financial year, the deadline for the submission of the Annual Controlled Transaction Notice was 30 November 2017.

Taxpayers must maintain sufficient supporting documentation to show that the prices applied in transactions with related parties are in line with the arm's-length principle and to justify the transfer-pricing method used in determining such prices. The documentation must be made available within 30 days after it is requested by the Tax Administration of Kosovo.

Failure to timely submit transfer-pricing documentation or to submit the Annual Transaction Notice is subject to a penalty ranging from EUR125 to EUR2,500 for each failure to comply.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The withholding tax rates in Kosovo's tax treaties are shown in the following table.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	0	10	10
Austria	0/15 (a)	10	0
Belgium (b)	10/15 (a)	15	10
Croatia	5/10 (a)	5	5
Finland (b)	5/15 (a)	10	10
Germany (b)	15	0	10
Hungary	0/5 (a)	0	0
Luxembourg	0/10 (d)	5	0
Malta	0/10 (d)	5	0
North Macedonia	0/5 (a)	10	10
Slovenia	5/10 (a)	5	5
Switzerland	5/15 (a)	5	0
Turkey	5/15 (a)	10	10
United Arab	. ,		
Emirates	5	5	0
United			
Kingdom	0/15 (c)	0	0
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0	10	10

- (a) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer. The higher rate applies to other dividends.
- (b) Kosovo honors the treaties entered into by the former Republic of Yugoslavia with respect to these countries.
- (c) The higher rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a pension scheme and if the dividends are paid out of income directly or indirectly from immovable property.
- (d) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The higher rate applies to other dividends.

Kosovo has signed a tax treaty with Czech Republic, but the treaty has not yet been ratified and is therefore not yet effective.

Kosovo is negotiating a double tax treaty with Ireland.

Kuwait

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Kuwait GMT +3

+965 2295-5000

Fax: +965 2245-6419

EY (Al Aiban, Al Osaimi & Partners)

Mail address: P.O. Box 74 Safat 13001 Safat

Kuwait

Street address: 18th to 20th Floors

Baitak Tower

Ahmed Al Jaber Street

Safat Square Kuwait

Ruwan

Principal Tax Contact

★ Alok Chugh +965 2295-5104

Mobile: +965 9722-3004 Email: alok.chugh@kw.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Waleed A Abdulfadeel

+965 2295-5330 Mobile: +965 6640-0141

Email: waleed.abdulfadeel@kw.ey.com

A. At a glance

15 (a)
15 (a)
15 (a)
15 (b)
0 (c)
0 (d)
0 (d)
0
0
3 (e)

- (a) Under Law No. 2 of 2008, for fiscal years beginning after 3 February 2008, the tax rate is a flat 15%. Before the approval of this new law, Amiri Decree No. 3 of 1955 had provided that the maximum tax rate was 55%. The maximum rate under Law No. 23 of 1961, which applies to profits derived from the operations in the Divided Neutral Zone, is 57%. For further details, see Section B.
- (b) This rate applies only to dividends distributed from profits pertaining to the period before 10 November 2015 by companies listed on the Kuwait Stock Exchange (see Section B).
- (c) Under Article 2 of the Bylaws, income derived from the granting of loans by foreign entities in Kuwait is considered to be taxable income in Kuwait, which is subject to tax at a rate of 15%. Previously, foreign banks that solely granted loans in Kuwait were not taxed on the interest income received with respect to these loans.
- (d) This income is treated as ordinary business income and is normally assessed on a deemed profit ranging from 98.5% to 100%.

(e) Article 7 of the Bylaws provides that losses can be carried forward for a maximum of three years (as opposed to an unlimited period under the prior tax law) if the entity has not ceased its operations in Kuwait.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Foreign "bodies corporate" are subject to tax in Kuwait if they carry on a trade or business in Kuwait, directly or through an "agent" (see below), in the islands of Kubr, Qaru, and Umm Al Maradim or in the offshore area of the partitioned neutral zone under the control and administration of Saudi Arabia. Kuwaiti-registered companies wholly owned by Kuwaitis and companies incorporated in Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) countries that are wholly owned by GCC citizens (GCC entities) are not currently subject to income tax. The members of the GCC are Bahrain, Kuwait, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia and United Arab Emirates.

However, the Kuwait Ministry of Finance (MOF) is working closely with the International Monetary Fund (IMF) on implementing a new business profits tax law in Kuwait, which may apply to both foreign companies and GCC entities. A draft business profits tax law with a proposed 10% business profits tax is currently with the Kuwait Parliament for review.

The term "body corporate" refers to an association that is formed and registered under the laws of any country or state and is recognized as having a legal existence entirely separate from that of its individual members. Partnerships fall within this definition.

Law No. 2 of 2008 includes a definition of an "agent." Under this definition, an "agent" is a person authorized by the principal to carry out business, trade or any activities stipulated in Article 1 of the law or to enter into binding agreements with third parties on behalf and for the account of the person's principal. A foreign principal carrying on business in Kuwait through an agent (as defined in the preceding sentence) is subject to tax in Kuwait.

Foreign companies carrying on a trade or business in Kuwait are subject to income tax under Amiri Decree No. 3 of 1955 and its amendments contained in Law No. 2 of 2008.

Foreign companies carrying on a trade or business in the islands of Kubr, Qaru and Umm Al Maradim are subject to tax in Kuwait under Law No. 23 of 1961.

Foreign companies carrying on a trade or business in the offshore area of the partitioned neutral zone under the control and administration of Saudi Arabia are subject to tax in Kuwait on 50% of the taxable profit under Law No. 23 of 1961. In practice, the tax department computes the tax on the total income of the taxpayer and expects that 50% of such tax should be settled in Kuwait. Many taxpayers are currently contesting this practice. Law No. 2 of 2008 and Law No. 23 of 1961 differ primarily with respect to tax rates.

Foreign companies can operate in Kuwait either through an agent or as a minority shareholder in a locally registered company. In principle, the method of calculating tax is the same for companies operating through an agent and for minority shareholders. For minority shareholders, tax is levied on the foreign company's share of the profits (whether or not distributed by the Kuwaiti company) plus any amounts receivable for interest, royalties, technical services and management fees.

Virtual permanent establishment. Kuwait's tax authorities have recently changed their approach to the interpretation of the permanent establishment (PE) concept with respect to services rendered by nonresidents in Kuwait. The tax authorities have now introduced the concept of a Virtual Service PE, which may result in the denial of income tax relief claimed by nonresidents under the applicable double tax treaties of Kuwait.

The tax authorities' approach does not consider the physical presence of employees or contractors of a nonresident service provider for establishing the nexus to the source country, even though such threshold condition is clearly provided by both the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development and United Nations Model Conventions, and applied in many countries.

Tax rates. Under Law No. 2 of 2008, the tax rate is 15%.

The following are the tax rates under Law No. 23 of 1961.

Taxabl	e profits	
Exceeding (KWD)	Not exceeding (KWD)	Rate (%)
0	500,000	20
500,000	_	57

Investment incentives. Kuwait offers the investment incentives described below.

Industry Law. To encourage investments in local industrial undertakings, Industry Law No. 56 of 1996 offers the following incentives:

- Reduced import duties on equipment and raw materials
- · Protective tariffs against competing imported goods
- Low-interest loans from local banks
- · Export assistance
- Preferential treatment on government supply contracts

Law for the Promotion of Direct Investment in the State of Kuwait. The Law for the Promotion of Direct Investment in the State of Kuwait (PDISK; Law No. 116 of 2013) was published in the Kuwait Official Gazette on 16 June 2013 and took effect six months from the date of issuance (that is, in December 2013). PDISK replaced the Direct Foreign Capital Investment Law (DFCIL; Law No. 8 of 2011). Under PDISK, the Kuwait Direct Investment Promotion Authority (KDIPA) is established. The KDIPA took over from its predecessor, the Kuwait Foreign Investment Bureau. The new authority is a part of the Ministry of Commerce and Industry.

PDISK adopts a negative-list approach to determine the applicability of the law. All business sectors and activities not on the negative list are entitled to the benefits of PDISK. PDISK maintains the current incentives for investors including, but not limited to, the following:

• Tax incentives for a maximum period of 10 years from the date of commencement of the licensed entity

- Customs duty exemptions for the importation of materials and equipment if the material and equipment is held for a period of five years from the date of obtaining the incentive
- Protection from Kuwaitization requirements
- Allocation of land and real estate to investors

In addition, PDISK provides that all foreign investors may take advantage of double tax treaties and other bilateral treaty benefits.

In addition to a 100% foreign-owned Kuwaiti company, PDISK introduced two new types of investment entities, which are a licensed branch of a foreign entity and a representative office. The representative office may only prepare marketing studies and may not engage in any commercial activity.

After the application for the license is approved by the KDIPA, the investor needs to establish a legal entity, legal branch or representative office (as requested in the application). The process of establishment is facilitated by the KDIPA through the one-stop shop in Kuwait.

In line with the key objectives of the Kuwait 2035 vision document, to enhance the local economy by providing an investor-friendly environment, KDIPA has introduced amendments under Decision 329 of 2019 to further attract foreign investments. The following amendments aim to enhance the possibility of ease in setting up an entity in Kuwait:

- Revision of key evaluation criteria (including introduction of new criteria)
- · Modified scoring mechanism for obtaining the license
- Revised tax credit mechanism (including the introduction of new criteria)
- · Assistance in the allocation of a land license

In addition to the above amendments, in 2019, KDIPA introduced Ministerial Order 49 of 2019, which defines rules and procedures for the allocation of commercial plots by the KDIPA. The key evaluation criteria as per the Ministerial Order are the following:

- Transfer and settlement of technology
- · Human capital
- Market development
- Economic diversification
- Sustainable development

Based on the above modified criteria, the following is the scoring mechanism for obtaining the license:

- If the total points are 30% or less, both the applications for the investment license and the granting of incentives are not accepted.
- If the total points are 31% to 55%, only the application for the investment license is approved (without incentives).
- If the total points are 60% to 80%, the investment license is granted with one selected incentive.
- If the total points are 85% or higher, the investment license is granted with all the incentives stipulated in the law.

The investment entity must submit a tax-exemption report from an auditor on an annual basis. After reviewing the tax-exemption report (including underlying documents), the KDIPA issues a tax-exemption certificate approving the tax credit for the year, based on the tax credit mechanism established by the KDIPA through Decision No. 16 of 2016, as amended by Decision No. 76 of 2018. The decision on the tax credit mechanism includes the definitions of some of the important terms used when calculating the tax exemption.

The tax credit varies by category criteria, as shown in the following table.

Criteria	Measure	Mechanism
Technology transfer and settlement of technology	Cost of advanced equipment	20% of value of equipment
Human capital	Number of national hires in excess of quota	KWD36,000 per additional employee
Human capital	Salaries to national labor in excess of quota	5 times the annual salary
Human capital	Costs of training the national labor employees	10 times the training expenditure
Local content	Use of local inputs	2 times the value of the contracts
Local content	Office rent, local supplies and raw materials	The value of the contracts
Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR)	Total expenditure on CSR programs	Half the annual expenditure on CSR programs

In October 2019, the KDIPA issued the following:

- Ministerial Decision 393 of 2019 on the Principles, Conditions & Controls of Licensing the Representative Offices of Foreign Companies
- Ministerial Decision 394 of 2019 on the Principles, Conditions & Controls of Licensing Branches of Foreign Companies

The proposed set of rules is focused on providing clear transparency in the establishing and monitoring of representative and branch offices of the foreign companies.

Kuwait Free Trade Zone. To encourage exporting and re-exporting, the government has established the Kuwait Free Trade Zone (KFTZ) in the vicinity of the Shuwaikh port. The KFTZ offers the following benefits:

- Up to 100% foreign ownership is allowed and encouraged.
- All corporate and personal income is exempt from tax.
- All imports into and exports from the KFTZ are exempt from
- Capital and profits are freely transferable outside the KFTZ and are not subject to any foreign-exchange controls.

Public Private Partnership Law. The Public Private Partnership Law (Law No. 116 of 2014), which was published in the Official Gazette on 17 August 2014, provides incentives for investors in private public partnership projects including exemptions from income tax and other taxes, customs duties and other fees. The new law also improves corporate governance and investment security by providing protection for the intellectual property rights of a concept or idea originator. The Executive Regulations to the Public Private Partnership Law were issued on 29 March 2015.

Capital gains. Capital gains on the sale of assets and shares by foreign shareholders are treated as normal business profits and are subject to tax at the rates stated above.

Article 1 of Law No. 2 of 2008 and Article 8 of the Bylaws provide for a possible tax exemption for profits generated from dealing in securities on the Kuwait Stock Exchange (KSE), whether directly or through investment portfolios. However, no further clarifications have been provided regarding the definitions of "profits" and "dealing." On 3 January 2016, the Kuwait MOF issued Administrative Resolution No. 2028 of 2015, which amended certain executive regulations. It includes an amendment with respect to the tax exemption on listed securities. This amendment reconfirms the tax exemption for capital gains on the disposal of Kuwaiti listed securities.

Administration. The calendar year is generally used for Kuwaiti tax purposes, but a taxpayer may request in writing for permission to prepare financial statements for a year ending on a date other than 31 December. For the first or last period of trading or carrying on a business, a taxpayer may be allowed to file a tax declaration covering up to 18 months.

Accounting records should be kept in Kuwait, and it is normal practice for the tax authorities to insist on inspecting the books of account (which may be in English) and supporting documentation before agreeing to the tax liability.

The tax authorities have issued notifications restating the requirement that taxpayers comply with Article 13 and Article 15 of the Bylaws, which relate to the preparation of books and accounting records and the submission of information together with the tax declaration.

Article 13 requires that taxpayers enclose the prescribed documents, such as the trial balance, list of subcontractors, list of fixed assets and inventory register, together with the tax declaration.

Article 15 requires that taxpayers prepare the prescribed books of accounts, such as the general ledger and the stock list.

The tax authorities issued Executive Rules for 2013, which are effective for fiscal years ending on or after 31 December 2013. These rules require analyses of contract revenues, tax retentions, expenses, depreciation rates and provisions included in the tax declaration. In addition, they require that these analyses and the financial statements contain comparative figures for the preceding year.

In the event of non-compliance with the above regulations, the Department of Income Taxes (DIT) may finalize an assessment on a basis deemed reasonable by the DIT. The Bylaws provide that a taxpayer must register with the DIT within 30 days after signing its first contract in Kuwait. The prior tax law did not specify a period. In addition, a taxpayer is required to inform the MOF of any changes that may affect its tax status within 30 days after the date of the change. The taxpayer must also inform the MOF of the cessation of activity within 30 days after the date of cessation.

Under the Bylaws, a new system of tax cards is introduced. The information required to be included in the tax card application form is generally the information that is provided to the MOF at the time of registration. Currently, applications for tax cards are being accepted and the MOF is updating its database. However, as of the time of writing, the DIT had not yet issued any tax cards.

However, the Kuwait tax authorities recently issued unique Tax Registration Numbers (TRNs) to all taxpayers in Kuwait. The tax authorities are using the TRNs in all matters and correspondence relating to taxpayers. The taxpayers must also use their TRNs in all correspondence with the tax authorities.

A tax declaration must be filed on or before the 15th day of the 4th month following the end of the tax period (for example, 15 April in the case of a 31 December year-end). Tax is payable in 4 equal installments on the 15th day of the 4th, 6th, 9th and 12th months following the end of the tax period, provided that the tax declaration is submitted on or before the due date for filing. The Bylaws provide that a request for extension of time for the filing of the tax declaration must be submitted to the DIT by the 15th day of the 2nd month (the 3rd month under the prior law) after the fiscal year-end. The maximum extension of time that may be granted is 60 days (75 days under the prior law).

In the event of a failure to file a tax declaration by the due date, a penalty that equals 1% of the tax for each 30 days or fraction thereof during which the failure continues is imposed. In addition, in the event of a failure to pay tax by the due date, a penalty that equals 1% of the tax payment for each period of 30 days or fraction thereof from the due date to the date of the settlement of the tax due is imposed.

The tax authorities have also issued Circular No. 1 of 2014. This Circular applies to all taxpayers filing tax declarations after the issuance of the Circular.

If tax declarations are prepared on an actual-accounts basis, the Circular requires that they be prepared in accordance with the tax laws and the Executive Rules issued by the tax authorities. For these types of declarations, the Circular also requires the submission of a draft income and expense adjustment (self-assessment) computed in accordance with the last assessment finalized by the tax authorities within three months after the date of submission of the tax declaration.

If tax declarations are prepared on a deemed-profit basis, the Circular requires that the percentage applied in the tax declaration be the same as the percentage that was applied in the last assessment. It also requires that details regarding all subcontractors and

certain supporting documents be provided together with the tax declaration.

Articles 24 to 27 of the Bylaws provide for the filing of objections and appeals against tax assessments.

Article 24 of the Bylaws provides that an objection may be filed against an assessment within 60 days after the date of the assessment. The tax department must consider and issue a revised assessment within 90 days from the date of filing of the objection. If the department fails to issue a revised assessment during this period, the objection is considered to be rejected.

The Bylaws allow companies to submit a revised tax declaration if a tax assessment has not yet been issued by the DIT.

If the DIT accepts the amended tax declaration, the date of filing of the revised tax declaration is considered to be the actual date of filing the declaration for the purpose of imposing delay fines.

Law No. 2 of 2008 introduced a statute of limitation period of five years into the tax law. The prior Kuwait tax law did not provide a statute of limitations for tax. However, under Article No. 441 of the Kuwait Civil Law, any claims for taxes due to Kuwait or applications for tax refunds may not be made after the lapse of five years from the date on which the taxpayer is notified that tax or a refund is due.

Article 13 of the Bylaws provides that companies that may not be subject to tax based on the application of any tax laws or other statutes or based on double tax treaties must submit tax declarations in Kuwait.

Dividends. Under the prior tax law, no tax was imposed on dividends paid to foreign shareholders by Kuwaiti companies. However, tax was assessed on the share of profits attributable to foreign shareholders according to the audited financial statements of the company, adjusted for tax purposes.

Under Law No. 2 of 2008, dividends received by the investors in companies listed on the KSE are subject to a 15% withholding tax. However, recently issued Administrative Resolution No. 2028 of 2015 provides an exemption on any returns from securities listed on the KSE exchange, bonds and other similar securities, regardless of whether the listed company is a Kuwaiti or non-Kuwaiti company. This amendment confirms the tax benefits approved by the Capital Market Authority through Law No. 22 of 2015, effective from 10 November 2015. As a result, dividends related to profits earned on or after 10 November 2015 are not subject to withholding tax. Dividends that are declared out of profits pertaining to the period before 10 November 2015 are still subject to the withholding tax.

The obligations with respect to dividends declared out of profits pertaining to the period before 10 November 2015 are described below.

The tax was required to be withheld by the foreign investor's custodian or broker in Kuwait. The MOF required the local custodian or broker of the foreign investor to provide information

about the foreign investor, deduct 15% tax on payments of dividends to the foreign investor and deposit the tax with the MOF.

One hundred percent GCC-owned investors were also subject to withholding tax in Kuwait by local custodians or brokers until they were able to obtain a tax-clearance certificate indicating that they were not subject to tax in Kuwait.

The MOF had issued forms to allow 100% GCC-owned investors and investors from jurisdictions with which Kuwait has a double tax treaty to obtain a tax-clearance certificate for exemption or reduction of withholding tax on dividends received from companies listed on the KSE.

An entity that wanted to claim a lower withholding tax rate in accordance with a tax treaty was required to approach the MOF and apply for a refund.

Article 46 of the Bylaws provides that investment companies or banks that manage portfolios or funds or act as custodians of listed shares for foreign entities must withhold corporate tax due from amounts paid to such foreign entities. The amount withheld must be deposited within 30 days after the date of withholding, together with a list showing the names of the foreign entities and the amounts of corporate tax withheld. The DIT requires investment companies or banks that manage portfolios or funds to comply with this rule with respect to dividends distributed from profits pertaining to the period before 10 November 2015.

Foreign shareholders in unlisted Kuwaiti companies continue to be assessed on the share of profits attributable to foreign shareholders according to the audited financial statements of the company, adjusted for tax purposes.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Tax liabilities are generally computed on the basis of profits disclosed in audited financial statements, adjusted for tax depreciation and any items disallowed by the tax inspector on review.

The tax declaration, supporting schedules and financial statements, all of which must be in Arabic, are to be certified by an accountant in practice in Kuwait who is registered with the Ministry of Commerce and Industry.

Foreign-currency exchange gains and losses. Under Executive Rule No. 37 of 2013, gains and losses on foreign currency conversion are classified into realized gains and losses and unrealized gains and losses.

Realized gains and losses resulting from the fluctuation of exchange rates are considered taxable gains and allowable losses if the taxpayer can substantiate the basis of the calculations and provides documents in support of such transactions.

Unrealized gains are not considered to be taxable income, and unrealized losses are not allowed as deductible expenses.

Design expenses. Under Executive Rule No. 26 of 2013 (applicable for fiscal years ending on or after 31 December 2013), costs

incurred for engineering and design services provided are restricted to the following percentages:

- If design work is carried out in the head office, 75% (previously 75% to 80%) of the design revenue is allowed as costs.
- If design work is carried out by an associated company, 80% (previously 80% to 85%) of the design revenue is allowed as costs, provided the company complies with the regulations for retention of 5% and submission of the contract with the associated company to the DIT.
- If design work is carried out by a third party, 85% (previously 85% to 90%) of the design revenue is allowed as costs, provided the company complies with the regulations for retention of 5% and submission of the contract with the third company to the DIT.
- If the design revenue is not specified in the contract, but design work needs to be executed outside Kuwait, tax authorities may use the following formula to determine the revenue:

Design revenue for the year =

Design costs for the year x annual contract revenue

Total direct costs for the year

Consultancy costs. Under Executive Rule No. 26 of 2013, costs incurred for consultancy costs incurred outside Kuwait are restricted to the following percentages:

- If consultancy work is carried out in the head office, 70% (previously 75% to 80%) of the consultancy revenue is allowed as costs.
- If consultancy work is carried out by an associated company, 75% (previously 75% to 80%) of the consultancy revenue is allowed as costs if the company complies with the regulations for the 5% retention on payments and the submission of the contract with the associated company to the DIT.
- If consultancy work is carried out by a third party, 80% (previously 80% to 85%) of the consultancy revenue is allowed as costs if the company complies with the regulations relating to the 5% retention and the submission of the contract with the third party to the DIT.
- If the consultancy revenue is not specified in the contract, but consultancy work needs to be executed outside Kuwait, the tax authorities may use following formula to determine the revenue:

Consultancy revenue for the year =

Consultancy costs for the year x annual contract revenue

Total direct costs for the year

Imported material costs. Under Executive Rule No. 25 of 2013, the Kuwaiti tax authorities deem the following profit margins for imported materials and equipment:

- Imports from head office: 15% of related revenue (previously 10% to 15%)
- Imports from related parties: 10% of related revenue (previously 6.5% to 10%)
- Imports from third parties: 6.5% of related revenue (previously 3.5% to 6.5%)

The imputed profit described above is normally subtracted from the cost of materials and equipment claimed in the tax declaration. If the revenue from the materials and equipment supplied is identifiable, the DIT normally reduces the cost of such items to show a profit on such materials and equipment in accordance with the percentages described above. If the related revenue from the materials and equipment supplied is not identifiable or not stated in the contract, the following formula may be applied to determine the related revenue:

Material and equipment revenue for the year = Material & equipment costs for the year x annual contract revenue

Total direct costs for the year

Interest paid to banks. Interest paid to local banks relating to amounts borrowed for operations (working capital) in Kuwait may normally be deducted. Interest paid to banks or financial institutions outside Kuwait is disallowed unless it is proven that the funds were specifically borrowed to finance the working capital needs of operations in Kuwait. In practice, it is difficult to claim deductions for interest expenses incurred outside Kuwait. Interest paid to the head office or agent is disallowed. Interest that is directly attributable to the acquisition, construction or production of an asset is capitalized as part of the cost of the asset if it is paid to a local bank.

Leasing expenses. The Kuwait tax authorities may allow the deduction of rents paid under leases after inspection of the supporting documents. The deduction of rent for assets leased from related parties is restricted to the amount of depreciation charged on those assets, as specified in the Kuwait Income Tax Law. The asset value for the purpose of determining depreciation is based upon the supplier's invoices and customs documents. If the asset value cannot be determined based on these items, the value is determined by reference to the amounts recorded in the books of the related party.

Agency commissions. The tax deduction for commissions paid to a local agent is limited to 2% of revenue, net of any subcontractors' costs paid to the agent and reimbursed costs.

Head office overhead. Article 5 of the Bylaws provides that the following head office expenses are allowed as deductions:

- Companies operating through an agent: 1.5% (previously 3.5%) of the direct revenue
- Companies participating with Kuwaiti companies: 1% (previously 2%) of the foreign company's portion of the direct revenue generated from its participation in a Kuwaiti company
- Insurance companies: 1.5% (previously 2%) of the company's direct revenue
- Banks: 1.5% (previously 2%) of the foreign company's portion of the bank's direct revenue

Article 5 of the Bylaws also provides that for the purpose of computation of head office overheads, direct revenue equals the following:

For companies operating through an agent, companies participating with Kuwaiti companies and banks: gross revenue less subcontract costs, reimbursed expenses and design cost (except for design cost carried out by the head office)

For insurance companies: direct premium net of share of reinsurance premium, plus insurance commission collected

Reimbursed costs. For deemed profit filings, reimbursed costs are allowed as a deductible expense if the following conditions are satisfied:

- Such costs are necessary and explicitly mentioned in the contract.
- Such costs do not exceed 30% of gross revenues.
- Supporting documentation is available for such costs.

In addition, if reimbursable costs exceed 30% of gross revenues, the taxpayer must file its tax declaration on an accounts basis instead of on a deemed-profit basis.

Inventory. Inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value, on a first-in, first-out (FIFO) or average basis.

Provisions. Provisions, as opposed to accruals, are not accepted for tax purposes.

Tax depreciation. Tax depreciation is calculated using the straight-line method. The following are some of the permissible annual depreciation rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Buildings	4
Prefabricated buildings	15
Furniture and office equipment	15
Drilling equipment	25
Electrical equipment and electronics	15
Plant and equipment	20
Computer and its accessories	33.3
Software	25
Trucks and trailers	15
Cars and buses	20

Relief for losses. Article 7 of the Bylaws provides that approved losses can be carried forward for a maximum of three years (as opposed to an unlimited period under the prior tax law) if the entity has not ceased its operations in Kuwait.

Aggregation of income. If a foreign company has more than one activity in Kuwait, one tax declaration aggregating the income from all activities is required.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate Social security contributions; levied only

with respect to Kuwaiti employees and employees who are citizens of other GCC countries; payable monthly by employers and employees; for Kuwaiti employees, social security is payable on monthly salary up to KWD2,750 at the following rates Employer (payable on monthly salary up to KWD2,750)

11.5%

Nature of tax	Rate
Employee	
If monthly salary does not exceed KWD1,500 If monthly salary exceeds KWD 1,500 but	10.5%
does not exceed KWD2,750	2.5% of
	KWD1,500
	plus 8% of total salary
If monthly salary exceeds KWD2,750	2.5% of
	KWD1,500
	plus 8% of
(Different monetary ceilings and percentages are prescribed for citizens of other GCC	KWD2,750
countries who are employed in Kuwait.)	
Contribution to the Kuwait Foundation for	
the Advancement of Sciences (KFAS); contribution payable by Kuwait shareholding companies; contribution levied on profits	
after transfer to the statutory reserve and	10/
offset of loss carryforwards National Labour Support Tax; imposed annually	1%
on the profits derived from activities in Kuwait by a Kuwaiti Company listed on the KSE;	
Ministerial Resolution No. 24 of 2006 provides rules for the application of the tax	2.5%
Zakat; imposed on annual net profits of public and closed Kuwaiti shareholding companies; Ministerial Order 58 of 2007 provides rules	_,,,
for the application of zakat	1%

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. No foreign-exchange restrictions exist. Equity capital, loan capital, interest, dividends, branch profits, royalties, management and technical services fees, and personal savings are freely remittable.

Supply and installation contracts. In supply and installation contracts, a taxpayer is required to account to the tax authorities for the full amount received under the contract, including the offshore supply element, which is the part of the contract (cost, insurance and freight to the applicable port) pertaining to the supply of goods.

Contractors' revenue recognition. Tax is assessed on progress billings (excluding advances) for work performed during an accounting period, less the cost of work incurred. Previously, the authorities did not accept the completed contract or percentage-of-completion methods of accounting. However, the new Executive Rules of 2013 do not specifically prohibit the percentage-of-completion method in determining the revenue to be offset against the cost recognized.

Subcontractors' costs. The Kuwait tax authorities are normally stringent with respect to the allowance of subcontractors' costs, particularly subcontractors' costs incurred outside Kuwait. Subcontractors' costs are normally allowed if the taxpayer provides the related supporting documentation (contract, invoices, settlement

evidence and other documents), complies with the regulations for the 5% retention on the payments made to the subcontractors and the submission of the contracts to the DIT (see *Retention on payments to subcontractors*) and fulfills certain other conditions. The tax authorities have also taken the view that they no longer accept losses from work that is subcontracted to other entities.

Retention on payments to subcontractors. Article 37 of the Bylaws and Executive Rules Nos. 5 and 6 of 2013 require that every business entity operating in Kuwait must take all of the following actions:

- It must notify the names and addresses of its contractors and subcontractors to the DIT.
- It must submit copies of all the contracts and subcontracts to the DIT.
- It must retain 5% from each payment due to the contractors or subcontractors until the contractor or subcontractor provides a valid tax-clearance certificate issued by the DIT.

In the event of non-compliance with the above rules, the DIT may disallow the related costs from the contract or subcontract.

Article 39 of the Bylaws empowers the Ministry of Finance to demand payment of the 5% retained amount from the entities holding the amounts, if the concerned contractors or subcontractors fail to settle their taxes due in Kuwait. It also provides that if business entities have not retained the 5%, they are liable for all of the taxes and penalties due from the contractors and subcontractors.

Work in progress. Costs incurred but not billed by an entity at the end of the fiscal year may be carried forward to the subsequent year as work in progress. Alternatively, revenue relating to the costs incurred but not billed may be estimated on a reasonable basis and reported for tax purposes if the estimated revenue is not less than the cost incurred.

Salaries paid to expatriates. In a press release issued on 23 September 2003, the Ministry of Social Affairs announced that it would impose stiff penalties if companies fail to comply with the requirement to pay salaries to employees in their local bank accounts in Kuwait. These penalties apply from 1 October 2003. This requirement has been further emphasized through the new labor law issued in 2010. The DIT may disallow payroll costs if employees do not receive their salaries in their bank accounts in Kuwait.

Offset program. The MOF had issued Ministerial Order 13 of 2005 to reactivate the offset program. In 2006, the National Offset Company (NOC) was formed to manage and administer the implementation of the offset program on behalf of the Kuwait government and the MOF. Under Decision No. 890 of the Council of Ministers, which was taken in their session No. 2014/2-30 on 7 July 2014, the offset program was officially suspended in Kuwait. The offset program has now been canceled with respect to all tenders issued after Decision No. 890 on 7 July 2014 and all other tenders that were issued earlier but had not closed as of the date of the decision.

The following were significant aspects of the earlier offset program:

- All civil contracts with a value of KWD10 million or more and defense contracts with a value of KWD3 million or more attracted the offset obligations for contractors. The obligations became effective on the signing date of the contract.
- Contractors subject to the offset obligation were required to invest 35% of the value of the contract with Kuwaiti government bodies.
- Contractors subject to the offset obligation were allowed to take any of the following actions to fulfill their offset obligation:
 - Option 1: equity participation in an approved offset business venture (direct participation in a project company)
 - Option 2: contribution of cash and/or in-kind technical support
 - Option 3: participation in any of the offset funds managed by certain banks or investment companies in Kuwait
 - Option 4: purchase of commodities and services of Kuwaiti origin
- Contractors covered by the offset obligation were required to provide unconditional, irrevocable bank guarantees issued by Kuwaiti banks to the MOF equal to 6% of the contract price.
 The value of the bank guarantee was gradually reduced based on the actual execution by the foreign contractor or supplier of its work. The MOF was able to cash in the bank guarantee if the company subject to the offset obligation failed to fulfill such obligation.

The following were practical considerations:

- Option 3 above was not a viable option because the NOC has indicated that investment in funds is not considered for the completion of offset obligations.
- The NOC insisted that every offset venture have a local equity partner and had issued guidelines in this respect.
- A combination of Options 1, 2 and 4 was being used.

The offset program was implemented through the inclusion of clauses in supply contracts that referred to an offset obligation of the foreign contractor.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Kuwait has entered into tax treaties with several jurisdictions for the avoidance of double taxation. Treaties with several other jurisdictions are at various stages of negotiation or ratification.

Disputes about the interpretation of various clauses of tax treaties between taxpayers and the DIT are not uncommon. Disputes with the DIT regarding tax treaties normally arise with respect to the following issues:

- Existence of a permanent establishment
- Income attributable to a permanent establishment
- Tax deductibility of costs incurred outside Kuwait

Kuwait has also entered into treaties with several jurisdictions relating solely to international air and/or sea transport. Kuwait is also a signatory to the Arab Tax Treaty and the GCC Joint Agreement, both of which provide for the avoidance of double

taxation in most areas. The other signatories to the Arab Tax Treaty are Egypt, Iraq, Jordan, Sudan, Syria and Yemen.

The domestic tax law in Kuwait does not provide for withholding taxes except in the case of dividend income received by investors in companies listed on the KSE (see Section B). As a result, it is not yet known how the Kuwaiti government will apply the withholding tax procedures related to interest and royalties included in the treaties listed in the table below. The withholding rates listed in the table are for illustrative purposes only.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	0/5/10 (11)	0/10 (mm)	10
Armenia	0/5 (nn)	0/5 (nn)	10
Austria	0	0	10
Azerbaijan	5/10 (t)	7	10
Belarus	5 (c)	5 (c)	10
Belgium	10	0	10
Brunei Darussalam	_	_	15 (x)
Bulgaria	5 (j)	5 (f)	10
Canada	5/15 (m)	10	10
China Mainland	5 (a)	5 (a)	10
Croatia	0	0	10
Cyprus	10	10 (b)	5
Czech Republic	5 (j)	0	10
Denmark	0 (s)	_	10
Ethiopia	5 (c)	5 (b)	30
France	0	0	0
Georgia	0/5 (1)	0	10
Germany	5/15 (e)	0	10
Greece	5 (c)	5 (c)	15
Hong Kong SAR	0/5 (u)	0/5 (v)	5 (w)
Hungary	0	0	10
India	10 (n)	10 (n)	10
Indonesia	10 (c)	5 (b)	20
Iran	5 (w)	5 (w)	5 (w)
Ireland	0	0	5 (w)
Italy	5	0	10
Japan	5/10 (y)	10 (z)	10
Jordan	5 (c)	5 (b)	30
Korea (South)	5	5	15
Kyrgyzstan	0	0	10
Latvia	5 (w)	5 (w)	5 (w)
Lebanon	0	0	5
Lithuania	5/15 (jj)	0/10 (kk)	10
Malaysia	0	10	15 (q)
Malta	10/15 (d)	0	10
Mauritius	0	0 (f)	10
Mexico	0	0.49/10 (ii)	10
Moldova	5 (w)	2 (dd)	10
North Macedonia	0	0	15
Montenegro	5/10 (aa)	0/10 (00)	10
Morocco	2.5/5/10 (bb)	10 (z)	10
Netherlands	10 (i)	0	5
Pakistan	10	10 (g)	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Philippines	10/15 (ff)	10	20
Poland	5 (j)	5 (j)	15
Portugal	5/10 (ee)	10	10
Romania	1	1	20
Russian Federation	5 (c)	0	10
Serbia and			
Montenegro (hh)	5/10 (aa)	10 (z)	10
Singapore	0	7 (b)	10
Slovak Republic	0	10	10
Slovenia	5	5	10
South Africa	0	0	0
Spain	5 (w)	_	5 (w)
Sri Lanka	5/10	10	20
Sudan	5 (h)	5 (h)	10
Switzerland	15	10	10
Syria	0	10 (k)	20
Thailand	10	10/15 (o)	20
Tunisia	10 (c)	2.5 (b)	5
Turkey	10	10	10
Ukraine	5 (f)	0	10
United Kingdom	5/15 (e)	0	10
Uzbekistan	5/10 (aa)	8	20
Venezuela	5/10 (p)	5	20
Vietnam	10/15 (d)	0/15 (gg)	20
Zimbabwe	0/5/10 (cc)	_	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	15 (r)	0	0

- (a) The rate is 0% for amounts paid to a company of which the government owns at least 20% of the equity.
- (b) The rate is 0% for interest paid to the government of the other contracting state. Under the Ethiopia treaty, the rate is also 0% for interest paid to entities in which the government owns a specified percentage of the equity and for interest paid on loans guaranteed by the government.
- (c) The rate is 0% for dividends and interest paid to the government of the other contracting state. Under the Ethiopia treaty, the rate is also 0% for dividends paid to entities in which the government owns a specified percentage of the equity.
- (d) The rate is 10% for dividends paid to the government of Kuwait or any of its institutions or any intergovernmental entities. The rate is 15% for other dividends.
- (e) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends owns directly or indirectly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (f) The rate is increased to 5% if the beneficial owner of the interest carries on business in the other contracting state through a permanent establishment and the debt on which the interest is paid is connected to such permanent establishment.
- (g) The rate is 0% for amounts paid to the government of the other contracting state and to entities of which the government owns at least 51% of the paid-up capital.
- (h) For dividends and interest, the rate is 0% if the payments are made to the government or a governmental institution of the other contracting state, or to a company that is a resident of the other contracting state and is controlled by, or at least 49% of the capital is owned directly or indirectly by, the government or a governmental institution. A 0% rate also applies to interest arising on loans guaranteed by the government of the other contracting state or by a governmental institution or other governmental entity of the other contracting state
- A 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.

- (j) The rate is 0% if the payments are made to the government or a governmental institution of the other contracting state, or to a company that is a resident of the other contracting state and is controlled by, or at least 25% of the capital is owned directly or indirectly by, the government or a governmental institution of the other contracting state.
- (k) The rate is 0% if the beneficial owner of the interest is a resident in the other contracting state and the loan is secured or financed directly or indirectly by a financial entity or other local body wholly owned by the government of the other contracting state.
- The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that
 has invested more than USD3 million or its equivalent in local currency. The
 5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (m) The rate is 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns 10% or more of the issued and outstanding voting shares or 25% or more of the value of all of the issued and outstanding shares. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (n) Dividends or interest paid by a company that is a resident of a contracting state is not taxable in that contracting state if the beneficial owner of the dividends or interest is one of the following:
 - · The government
 - · A political subdivision or a local authority of the other contracting state
 - · The Central Bank of the other contracting state
 - Other governmental agencies or governmental financial institutions as may be specified and agreed to in an exchange of notes between the competent authorities of the contracting states
- (o) The rate is 10% in the case of financial institutions (including insurance companies) and 15% in all other cases.
- (p) The rate is 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The rate is 10% in all other cases.
- (q) The rate is 15% for the use of, or the right to use, cinematographic films, tapes for radio or television broadcasting and copyrights of literary or artistic works. The rate is 10% for the right to use patents, trademarks, designs, models, plans, secret formulas or processes, copyrights of scientific works and industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (r) This rate applies only to dividends distributed by companies listed on the KSE (see Section B).
- (s) The 0% rate applies if either of the following circumstances exists:
 - The beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends, such holding is possessed for an uninterrupted period of at least one year, and the dividends are declared within that period.
 - The beneficial owner is the other contracting state, a governmental institution or an entity resident in the other contracting state.
- (t) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is the government of that contracting state, an administrative-territorial or political subdivision, a local authority or a governmental institution created in that contracting state under public law, such as a corporation, central bank, fund, authority, foundation, agency or other similar entity. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (u) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is the government of the other contracting state or an institution or other entity wholly owned directly by the government of that other contracting state. The 5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (v) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is a resident of the other contracting state. In the case of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR), the 0% rate applies if the interest is paid to the following:
 - · The government of the Hong Kong SAR
 - · The Hong Kong Monetary Authority
 - An institution set up by the government of the Hong Kong SAR under statutory law, such as a corporation, fund, authority, foundation, agency or other similar entity
 - An entity established in the Hong Kong SAR, all the capital of which is provided by the government of the Hong Kong Special SAR or any institution as defined in Subparagraph (a)(3) of Paragraph 3 of Article 11 of the tax treaty
 - In the case of Kuwait, the 0% rate applies to interest paid to the following:
 - · The government of Kuwait

- A governmental institution created in Kuwait under public law, such as a corporation, central bank, fund, authority, foundation, agency or similar entity
- An entity established in Kuwait, all the capital of which is provided by the Kuwaiti government or a governmental institution
- (w) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends, interest or royalties is a resident of the other contracting state.
- (x) The 15% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the royalties is a resident of the other contracting state.
- (y) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that has owned directly or indirectly for the period of six months ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined at least 10% of the voting shares of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (z) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is a resident of the other contracting state.
- (aa) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (bb) The 2.5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is the government of the other contracting state. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (cc) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is an entity mentioned in Paragraph 2 of Article 4 of the treaty. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (dd) The 2% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is a resident of the other contracting state.
- (ee) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends or if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a resident of the other contracting state. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (ff) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (gg) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is the government or the central bank of the other contracting state or an institution or other entity wholly owned directly by the government of that other contracting state. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (hh) This treaty applies to the separate republics of Montenegro and Serbia.
- (ii) The rate is 4.9% for interest paid to banks. The rate is 10% in all other cases.
- (jj) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (kk) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is a resident of the other contracting state. Interest paid by a company that is a resident of a contracting state is not taxable in that contracting state if the beneficial owner of the interest is one of the following:
 - · The government or a local authority of the other contracting state
 - · The central bank of the other contracting state
 - Other governmental agencies or governmental financial institutions specified and agreed to in an exchange of notes between the competent authorities of the contracting states
- (II) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a resident of the other contracting state and is one of the following:
 - The government or any political subdivision or local authority thereof
 - Any governmental institution created under public law such as a corporation, central bank, fund, foundation, agency or other similar entity
 - Any entity established, all the capital of which has been provided by that state or any political subdivision or local authority thereof or any local governmental institution as defined in the second bullet above, together with other states
 - The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (II) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a resident of the other contracting state and is one of the following:
 - · The government or any political subdivision or local authority thereof

- Any governmental institution created under public law such as a corporation, central bank, fund, foundation, agency or other similar entity
- Any entity established, all the capital of which has been provided by that state or any political subdivision or local authority thereof or any local governmental institution as defined in the second bullet above, together with other states

The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.

- (mm) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is a resident of the other contracting state. Interest paid by a company that is a resident of a contracting state is not taxable in that contracting state if the beneficial owner of the interest is one of the following in the other contracting state:
 - · The government or any political subdivision or local authority thereof
 - Any governmental institution created in that contracting state under public law such as a corporation, central bank, fund, authority, foundation, agency or other similar entity
 - Any entity established in that state, all the capital of which has been provided by that state or any political subdivision or local authority thereof
- (nn) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividend or interest is a government entity of Kuwait, which is defined as the following:
 - · The government of Kuwait or a local authority thereof
 - Any governmental institution created under public law such as a corporation, central bank, fund, authority, foundation, agency or other similar entity
 - Any entity established in Kuwait, all the capital of which has been provided by Kuwait or local authority thereof or any governmental institution as defined in the second bullet above, together with other states
 - The 5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (oo) Interest arising in a contracting state is exempt from tax in that state if derived by the following from the other contracting state:
 - · Political subdivision
 - · Local authority
 - · The government

The 10% rate applies in all the other cases.

Laos

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Please direct all inquiries regarding Laos to Huong Vu in the Hanoi, Vietnam, office of EY.

Vientiane GMT +7

EY 6th Floor, Kolao Tower 23 Singha Road

Vientiane Laos

Business Tax Advisory

Huong Vu (resident in Hanoi, Vietnam)

Anthony L. Assassa (resident in Vientiane, Laos)

+856 21-455-077 Fax: +856 21-455-078

+84 (24) 3831-5100 Mobile: +84 903-432-791 Email: huong.vu@vn.ey.com

+856 21-455-077

Mobile: +856 20-97-36-21-45 Email: anthony.assassa@la.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	20 (a)
Capital Gains Tax (%)	-(b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	20 (c)
Withholding Tax (%)(d)	
Dividends	10
Interest	10
Royalties	5
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- (a) This tax is known as the "profit tax." Tobacco businesses are subject to tax at a rate of 22%, while mining companies are subject to tax at a rate of 35%.
- (b) The tax law does not provide a specific rule for the taxation of capital gains derived from the transfer of tangible assets. Income from the sale of shares is subject to income tax at a rate of 2%.
- (c) Lao income tax regulations do not contain a definition of a "permanent establishment." A foreign company may establish a branch only in certain sectors of the economy. Only a foreign bank, financial institution, insurance company or airline company may establish a branch in Laos.
- (d) These are withholding taxes that are imposed on Lao and foreign legal entities and individuals.

B. Taxes on corporate income

Profit tax. Companies and individuals engaged in manufacturing, trading and services are subject to profit tax on their Lao-source income. Foreign companies deriving income from Laos or entering into joint venture contracts with project owners in Laos are also subject to profit tax.

The accounts of a branch of a Lao company are consolidated with the accounts of the parent company for purposes of calculating profit tax. Rates of profit tax. The standard rate of profit tax for business activities is 20%.

Companies in certain industries, such as hydropower, are taxed at different rates, depending on their agreement with the government of Laos.

Foreign investors may be entitled to profit tax exemptions for certain periods, depending on the activities and location of the business.

Listed companies in Laos are entitled to a reduced tax rate of 13% for a four-year period.

Lump Sum Tax. Lump Sum Tax applies to the income of individuals and small businesses with less than LAK400 million of annual turnover. The portion of turnover between LAK50 million and LAK400 million is taxed at the following rates:

- 1% for agriculture and industrial activities
- 2% for supply of goods
- 3% for supply of services

The tax is payable periodically as agreed with the tax authority on a case-by-case basis.

Capital gains. The tax law does not provide a specific rule on the taxation of capital gains arising from the transfer of tangible assets. However, income derived from sales of shares is subject to a withholding tax of 2%.

Administration. The fiscal year in Laos is the calendar year.

For resident companies and individuals compliant with accounting standards, profit tax must be paid on a semester installment basis (that is, profit tax is paid two times a year through advance payments [installments]) by 20 July of the current year and 20 January of the following year. An annual profit tax return must be submitted together with the annual financial statements before 31 March of the following year in order to recalculate total profit tax for the year. The semester installment payments are based on the final corporate income tax liability of the preceding year, the actual profit of the semester or the estimated corporate income tax mentioned in the annual tax payment plan for the current year. Any excess payment may be credited to future profit tax liability.

For companies or individuals not compliant with accounting standards and for nonresidents, the buyers of their services or goods must deduct a compulsory profit tax that is calculated based on an estimated profit, which is calculated at the following percentages, multiplied by a 20% tax rate:

- 7% of the value of the transaction, sales or turnover for agriculture and handicraft activities
- 10% for industrial and processing activities
- 15% for trade and service activities

The profit tax is declared and paid to the tax authority by the buyer within 10 days following the date of payment by the buyer.

Dividends. A 10% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid.

Foreign tax relief. Laos has entered into double tax treaties with several countries (see Section F).

C. Determination of taxable business income

General. The calculation used to determine the taxable income of companies and individuals subject to profit tax depends on whether the taxpayers are compliant with accounting standards.

Taxpayers that are compliant with accounting standards determine their taxable profit by either of the following methods:

- Deducting from their annual turnover their annual tax-deductible expenses
- Deducting from their annual accounting profit their annual non-tax-deductible expenses

Taxpayers that are not compliant with accounting standards or that are nonresident in Laos must pay profit tax based on their compulsory profit (see *Administration* in Section B).

Taxable income consists of all income from available sources, such as the following:

- · Income from handicraft and agriculture
- · Income from the exploration of natural resources
- Income from import and export business
- Income from banking, insurance and financial activities
- Income from tourism including hotels
- · Income from lottery, casino and sports activities
- Income from the provision of general services

Deductions from gross income include the following:

- General business expenses such as electricity, repair charges, salaries and wages, welfare and social security expenses, rent, interest and insurance
- Depreciation (see *Depreciation*)
- Cost of travel
- · Cost of guest entertainment and telephone
- Donations and support
- Advertising

Expenses not related to business activities are not deductible. Other nondeductible expenses include the following:

- · Profit tax
- Interest paid on loans from shareholders and partners (of partnerships)
- · Penalties or fines
- Golf expenses, dancing expenses, gifts and awards
- All types of provisions and reserves

Inventories. The law does not prescribe a basis for the valuation of inventory. Inventory for a tax year is valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value.

Depreciation. Depreciation for accounting persons can be calculated based on the straight-line, double-declining or unit of production method. In the year of acquisition or disposal, depreciation may be claimed for the portion of the asset that was put in use. The following are straight-line depreciation rates that are also used for tax purposes.

Assets	Annual rate (%)
Intangible fixed assets	20/50
Buildings	
Industrial	2/5
Commercial and residential	5/10
Plant and machinery	20
Motor vehicles	20
Office equipment	20
Software	20

Establishment expenses are expensed over two years.

Relief for losses. Losses can be carried forward for a period of five consecutive years. Losses may not be carried back.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax	
Goods, materials and services	10
Exportation of goods to foreign countries	0
Tax on income from the lease of immovable	
property; payable by the recipient each time	
the income is received	10
Excise duty; on the domestic production,	
import or service value of various	
commodities	
Fuel	5 to 35
Alcoholic drinks	50 to 70
Soft drinks and mineral water	5
Cigarettes and cigars	30 to 50
Perfume and cosmetics	20
Motorbikes	3 to 100
Cars	3 to 90
Motorboats	20
Electrical products (televisions, cameras and musical instruments)	10
Sport related (for example, snooker, football	
and any game cabinet)	30/35
Entertainment (nightclub, disco and karaoke)	35
Internet services	3
Lottery and casino activities	25/50
Social security contributions; imposed on salaries of up to LAK4,500,000 million	
per month	
Employee	5.5
Employer	6

E. Foreign-exchange controls

The Bank of Laos determines foreign-exchange controls. Foreign investors can freely repatriate their after-tax profits (including withholding tax on dividends) and capital to other countries, subject to certain substantiation requirements.

The currency of Laos is the kip (LAK). Bank accounts may be held in other currencies.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Belarus	5/10	8	5
Brunei Darussalam	5/10	10	10
China Mainland	5	5/10	5/10
Indonesia	10/15	10	10
Korea (South)	5/10	10	5
Luxembourg	5/15	10	5
Malaysia	5/10	10	10
Myanmar	5	10	10
Singapore	5/8	5	5
Thailand	15	10/15	15
Vietnam	10	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	10	10	5

Latvia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Riga GMT +2

EY +371 6704-3801 Muitas Str. 1A Fax: +371 6704-3802

LV-1010 Riga Latvia

Principal Tax Contact

★ Ilona Butane +371 6704-3836

Email: ilona.butane@lv.ey.com

Law

★ Liene Cakare +371 6704-3606

Email: liene.cakare@lv.ey.com

Because of the rapidly changing tax law in Latvia, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	20
Branch Tax Rate (%)	20
Withholding Tax (%) (a)	
Dividends	0/20 (b)
Interest	0/20 (c)
Royalties	0/20 (d)
Management and Consulting Fees	0/20 (e)
Gains on Transfers of Real Estate or	. ,
Shares of Real Estate Companies	
Located in Latvia	3/20 (f)
Gains on Rent of Real Estate Located in Latvia	5/20 (g)

- (a) These taxes apply to payments by Latvian residents or permanent establishments to nonresidents.
- (b) Withholding tax is not imposed on dividends, except for dividends paid to a resident of a state or territory that has been recognized as a low-tax or no-tax state or territory in accordance with Cabinet Regulations. Dividends are subject to 20% corporate income tax at the level of the resident distributing companies (for further details, see Section B).
- (c) No withholding tax is imposed on interest payments made by Latvian entities except for interest paid to a resident of a state or territory that has been recognized as a low-tax or no-tax state or territory in accordance with Cabinet Regulations.
- (d) No withholding tax is imposed on royalties, except for royalties paid by Latvian entities to a resident of a state or territory that has been recognized as a low-tax or no-tax state or territory in accordance with Cabinet Regulations.
- (e) The 20% rate applies to management and consulting fees. The 0% rate applies to management and consulting fees paid to residents of countries that have entered into double tax treaties with Latvia (the residence certificate must be submitted).
- (f) The 3% rate is a final withholding tax rate imposed on gains derived by non-resident companies without a permanent establishment in Latvia from sales of Latvian real estate. This tax also applies to sales of shares if certain conditions are met (see Section B). Withholding tax is also imposed if a Latvian non-resident company disposes of real estate by investing it in the share capital of another company (except if the respective alienations are performed within a legal reorganization). A 20% rate can be applied on profits realized from the sale of real estate or shares of a real-estate-rich entity if the taxpayer is a resident of a European Union (EU) country or a country with which Latvia has concluded a double tax treaty. For further details, see Capital gains in Section B.

(g) The 5% withholding tax rate is imposed on gains derived by nonresident companies in Latvia from the rent of Latvian real estate. A 20% rate can be applied on profits realized from rent of real estate located in Latvia if a taxpayer is resident of an EU country or a country with which Latvia has concluded a double tax treaty.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Under the Corporate Income Tax Law, corporate income tax is payable at the time when profit is distributed. As a result, the taxable base comprises distributed profits and notional distributed profits.

Distributed profits include the following:

- Dividends, including extraordinary dividends
- Expenses that are equivalent to dividends
- Notional dividends (a notional dividend is a profit share [for example, undistributed profit of current or previous years on which corporate income tax was not paid] for which equity is increased; tax is paid at the moment of decrease of equity [including the case of a company liquidation] or at the moment when a legal entity is registered as a payer of micro-enterprise tax)

Notional distributed profits comprise the following:

- Non-operating expenses
- · Doubtful receivables
- · Increased interest payments
- Loans to related parties
- Adjustments for transactions with related parties below the arm's-length value
- Liquidation quotas and other specific items
- Value of assets transferred in the course of a reorganization
- Value of assets that a Latvian resident transfers to its foreign permanent establishment if the local tax base is reduced (exit taxation)
- Value of assets that a Latvian permanent establishment transfers to a nonresident if the local tax base is reduced (exit taxation)
- Outcomes of a hybrid mismatch

Resident companies are companies registered in Latvia and companies incorporated in foreign countries that are registered in Latvia as branches or permanent establishments. All other companies are considered to be nonresident companies.

Payments made by a permanent establishment to a nonresident that owns the permanent establishment are treated as expenses that are equivalent to dividends (except expenses that are necessary for the economic activity of the permanent establishment and justified with third-party supporting documents, expenses related to the permanent establishment's operations or general administrative and operational management expenses, to the extent of 10% of the payments made to the nonresident). Taxable income of nonresidents is income from business activities or related activities in Latvia. Tax is withheld from payments that residents (except natural persons) and permanent establishments make to nonresidents, if such payments are not subject to personal income tax (including remuneration for management and consultancy services, fees paid for the alienation of real estate located in

Latvia, rental income and dividends, interest payments, royalties and other payments to low-tax or tax-free countries or territories).

Tax rates. Resident companies are subject to tax at a rate of 20% on the gross taxable amount. The net taxable base (distributed profits and notional distributed profits) is divided by coefficient of 0.8 when determining the gross taxable base for the tax period.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived by resident companies are included in the taxable amount. The Latvian legislative acts provide an exception; the amount of distributed profit can be reduced by the portion of income derived from the alienation of shares if the holding period is at least 36 months. Withholding tax is not applied on capital gains derived by Latvian nonresidents without a permanent establishment in Latvia (except capital gains from real estate). For nonresident companies without a permanent establishment in Latvia, a final withholding tax at a rate of 3% is imposed on proceeds received from the sale of Latvian real estate. as well as from the sale of shares of a company if in the tax year of the sale or in the preceding year, 50% or more of the company's assets, directly or indirectly, consists of real estate located in Latvia. A taxpayer who is a resident of an EU country or a country with which Latvia has concluded a double tax treaty may choose to tax gains realized due to the sale of real estate located in Latvia or the sale of shares of a real-estate-rich company under the standard taxation regime. In this case, 20% tax applies to the profits gained from the sale of real estate.

Administration. The tax period is a calendar month. Tax returns must be filed and income tax must be paid by the 20th day of the following month.

Foreign tax relief. A foreign tax credit is available to resident companies for foreign tax paid on taxable income earned abroad. The amount of credit may not exceed an amount equal to the tax that would be imposed in Latvia on dividends from the income earned abroad. Resident companies are allowed to decrease the dividend amount included in their taxable base by dividends that are received from a dividend payer who is a corporate income taxpayer in its country of residence or by dividends received from which tax was withheld. This does not apply to dividends received from low-tax or tax-free jurisdictions or territories.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. The net taxable base consists of distributed profits and notional distributed profits divided by a coefficient of 0.8 (see *Corporate income tax* and *Tax rates* in Section B).

Thin capitalization. For corporate income tax purposes, companies must include in the taxable base the following amounts:

- The amount of interest payments in proportion to the excess of the average liability over an amount equal to four times shareholders' equity at the beginning of the tax year less any revaluation reserve
- If interest payments exceed EUR3 million in the accounting year, the amount of interest payments in excess of 30% of the profit stated in the income or loss statement prior to the calculation of the corporate income tax, increased by interest payments and calculated depreciation

The thin-capitalization rules do not apply to interest on loans obtained from the following:

- Credit institutions that are residents of Latvia, another EU/ European Economic Area (EEA) country or a country with which Latvia has concluded a double tax treaty that has entered into force
- · Latvian Treasury
- Development Finance Institution
- Nordic Investment Bank
- European Bank for Reconstruction and Development
- European Investment Bank
- Council of Europe Development Bank
- World Bank Group
- Publicly traded Latvia, EU or EEA state debt securities
- Governmental financing, foreign trade lending or guarantee organizations, which are residents of a country with which Latvia has concluded a double tax treaty that has entered into force or are stated in the respective double tax treaty

The first calculation described above for calculating the limitation on the interest payments does not apply if the loans are obtained from financial institutions that are resident in Latvia, another EU/EEA country or a country with which Latvia has concluded a double tax treaty that has entered into force and if such financial institutions provide crediting or financial leasing services and are under the supervision of credit institutions or the financial monitoring agency.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax on goods and services,	
including imports	
Standard rate	21
Supplies of medical products, infant	
products, tourist accommodation	
services, books and subscriptions	12
Fresh fruits, berries and vegetables	5
Exports	0
Social security contributions, paid by	
Employer	24.09
Employee	11
Property tax; rates applied to the cadastral value	
Standard rate; applicable to land, engineering	
structures and buildings, except for	
residential buildings	1.5
Increased property tax rate; applicable to buildings	
in poor conditions and uncultivated agriculture land	3
Rates on residential buildings	
Cadastral value under EUR56,915	0.2
Cadastral value between EUR56,915	
and EUR106,715	0.4
Cadastral value above EUR106,715	0.6

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The official currency of Latvia is the euro (EUR). No significant foreign-exchange controls are imposed in Latvia.

Transfer pricing. Latvian law requires the arm's-length principle to be followed in all related-party transactions. The Latvian tax authorities may reassess transactions between related parties and recalculate the tax base if the prices applied in related-party transactions are not arm's length. Transfer-pricing methods, such as the comparable uncontrolled price, resale price, cost-plus, profit-split and transactional net margin methods, may be used to assess whether the prices applied in controlled transactions are consistent with the arm's-length principle.

For transactions carried out on or after 1 January 2018, the following transfer-pricing documentation must be prepared and submitted to the tax authorities within 12 months after the end of the respective financial year:

- The Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Master File must be prepared and submitted if the annual amount of relatedparty cross-border transactions exceeds EUR5 million and the taxpayer's net turnover exceeds EUR50 million or if the annual amount of related-party cross-border transactions exceeds EUR15 million.
- The BEPS Local File must be prepared and submitted if the amount of related-party cross-border transactions exceeds EUR5 million.

For transactions carried out on or after 1 January 2018, the following transfer-pricing documentation must be prepared within 12 months after the end of the respective financial year and submitted to the tax authorities within 1 month after request:

- The BEPS Master File must be prepared and filed after request if the annual amount of related-party cross-border transactions does not exceed EUR15 million and the taxpayer's net turnover does not exceed EUR50 million, but the annual amount of related-party cross-border transactions exceeds EUR5 million.
- The BEPS Local File must be prepared and filed after request if the amount of related-party cross-border transactions exceeds EUR250,000, but does not exceed EUR5 million.

The Country-by-Country Report notification applies to all resident entities that are part of a qualifying group (the threshold is EUR750 million).

Transfer-pricing disclosures must be submitted together with the 12th month's corporate income tax return, which is due on the 20th day of the following month.

The generally accepted practice for transfer-pricing issues is based on the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Transfer Pricing Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises and Tax Administrations.

Taxpayers can enter into an advance pricing agreement (APA) with the tax administration on the establishment of an

arm's-length price (value) for a transaction conducted with a related foreign company if the transaction annual value is planned to exceed EUR1,430,000. If a taxpayer complies with an APA, the tax administration may not adjust in a tax audit the arm's-length price established for the transaction.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The domestic withholding tax rate for dividends, interest and royalties is 0% (with certain exceptions, but these exceptions do not apply to treaty countries). The following table lists the withholding tax rates under Latvia's tax treaties.

Interest

Dovaltica

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	5/10 (a)	5/10 (p)	5
Armenia	5/15 (a)	10	10
Austria	5/10 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Azerbaijan	5/10 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Belarus	10	10	10
Belgium	5/15 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Bulgaria	5/15 (a)	5	5/7 (k)
Canada	5/15 (c)	10	10
China Mainland	5/10 (a)	10	7
Croatia	5/15 (a)	10	10
Cyprus	0/10 (u)	0/10 (u)	0/5 (v)
Czech Republic	5/15 (a)	10	10
Denmark	5/15 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Estonia	5/15 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Finland	5/15 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
France	5/15 (h)	10	5/10 (b)
Georgia	5/10 (g)	5	5
Germany	5/10 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Greece	5/10 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Hong Kong SAR	0/10(z)	0/10 (w)	0/3 (x)
Hungary	5/10 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Iceland	5/15 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
India	10	10	10
Ireland	5/15 (c)	10	5/10 (b)
Israel	5/10/15 (m)	5/10 (n)	5
Italy	5/15 (q)	10	5/10 (b)
Japan	10	10	0
Kazakhstan	5/15 (a)	10	10
Korea (South)	5/10 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Kuwait (s)	0/5	5	5
Kyrgyzstan	5/10 (c)	10	5
Lithuania	0/15 (d)	0	0
Luxembourg	5/10 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Malta	5/10 (a)	10	10
Mexico	5/10	5/10	10
Moldova	10	10	10
Montenegro	5/10 (a)	10	5/10 (o)
Morocco	6/10 (r)	10	10
Netherlands	5/15 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
North Macedonia	5	5	5/10 (1)
Norway	5/15 (a)	10	5/10 (b)

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Poland	5/15 (a)	10	10
Portugal	10	10	10
Qatar	0/5 (t)	0/5 (t)	5
Romania	10	10	10
Russian			
Federation	5/10	5/10	5
Serbia	5/10 (a)	10	5/10 (o)
Singapore	5/10 (a)	10	7.5
Slovak Republic	10	10	10
Slovenia	5/15 (a)	10	10
Spain	5/10 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Sweden	5/15 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Switzerland	15	0/10 (w)	0/5 (y)
Tajikistan	0/5/10 (f)	0/7 (i)	5/10 (b)
Turkey	10	10	5/10 (b)
Turkmenistan	5/10 (a)	10	10
Ukraine	5/15 (a)	10	10
United Arab			
Emirates	5	2.5	5
United Kingdom	5/15 (c)	10	5/10 (b)
United States	5/15 (g)	10	5/10 (b)
Uzbekistan	10	10	10
Vietnam	5/10 (aa)	10	7.5/10 (bb)
Non-treaty	` ′		` ′
jurisdictions	0/20 (e)	0/20 (e)	0/20 (e)

- (a) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (b) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (c) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the voting power of the payer of the dividends.
- (d) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company (or a partnership) that holds 25% of the capital and voting power of the payer of the dividends.
- (e) See Section A.
- (f) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 75% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies to all other dividends.
- (g) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the voting power of the payer of the dividends.
- (h) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (i) The 0% rate applies to interest paid on loans granted by banks, or to the government, the central bank or any financial institution controlled by the government of Tajikistan.
- (j) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 20% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (k) The 7% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, cinematographic films and films or tapes for radio or television broadcasting, patents, trademarks, designs, and models, plans, secret formulas or processes. The 5% rate applies to other royalties.
- The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, cinematographic films or films or tapes for radio or television broadcasting. The 5% rate applies to other royalties.

- (m) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and if the dividends are paid out of profits that are exempt from tax or subject to tax at a rate lower than the normal Israel tax rate under the Israel investment encouragement law.
- (n) The 5% rate applies to interest paid by Israel-registered banks. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (o) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films and films or tapes and other means of image or sound reproduction for radio or television broadcasting. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the following:
 - The use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 - Information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience
- (p) The 5% rate applies to interest paid on loans granted by banks.
- (q) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the voting capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (r) The 6% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (s) Latvia has ratified the tax treaty with Kuwait, which will enter into force when Latvia receives notification that Kuwait has also ratified the treaty.
- (t) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends or interest is a company (other than a partnership). The 5% rate applies to dividends or interest in all other cases.
- (u) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends or interest is a company (other than a partnership). The 10% rate applies to dividends or interest in all other cases.
- (v) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the royalties is a company (other than a partnership). The 5% rate applies to royalties in all other cases.
- (w) The 0% rate applies if the interest is paid by a company that is a resident of a contracting state to a company (other than a partnership) that is a resident of the other contracting state and is the beneficial owner of the interest. The 10% rate applies to interest in all other cases.
- (x) The 0% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience, if the royalties are paid by a company that is a resident of a contracting state to a company (other than a partnership) that is a resident of the other contracting state and is the beneficial owner of the royalties. The 3% rate applies to royalties in all other cases.
- (y) The 0% rate applies if the royalties are paid by a company that is a resident of a contracting state to a company (other than a partnership) that is a resident of the other contracting state and is the beneficial owner of the royalties. The 5% rate applies to royalties in all other cases.
- (z) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership). Dividends arising in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR) are exempt from tax in the Hong Kong SAR if they are paid the following:
 - The government of the Hong Kong SAR
 - · The Hong Kong Monetary Authority
 - The Exchange Fund
 - An institution wholly or mainly owned by the government of the Hong Kong SAR (as may be agreed from time to time between the competent authorities)

The 10% rate applies to dividends in all other cases.

- (aa) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 70% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (bb) The 7.5% rate applies to royalties for technical services. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.

Lebanon

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT +2
+961 (1) 760-800 Fax: +961 (1) 760-822 Send all telecommunications to "Attn R. Gedeon EY"
+961 (1) 760-800 Email: zeina.frenn@lb.ey.com
+961 (1) 760-800
Email: romeo.gedeon@lb.ey.com +961 (1) 760-800 Email: zeina.frenn@lb.ey.com
+961 (1) 760-800
Email: romeo.gedeon@lb.ey.com +961 (1) 760-800 Email: johnny.elhajj@lb.ey.com
17
15
17
10 (a)
10 (a) 10 (a)(b)
now, etc. 10 (c)
by
7.5
10 (d)
0

- (b) Bank interest is subject to a 10% withholding tax for residents and nonresidents
- (c) Applicable if the royalties are received by Lebanese holding companies (see Section B).
- (d) Profits derived by branches operating in Lebanon are presumed to be distributed and consequently are subject to remittance tax.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Lebanese companies and branches of foreign companies carrying on business in Lebanon are subject to tax

only on their income derived from Lebanon. A company is considered Lebanese if it is registered in Lebanon. The following are the two main conditions for registering a company in Lebanon:

- The company's registered office is located in Lebanon.
- The majority of the company's board of directors is of Lebanese nationality (unless the government authorizes the company to have less than a majority).

Rates of corporate income tax. In general, companies are subject to tax at a flat rate of 17% under Law No. 64, published on 26 October 2017.

Under Law No. 64, the gain realized from the revaluation of fixed assets (not exceptional revaluation) is subject to 10% capital gains tax unless certain conditions are met. The tax is payable with the corporate income tax (that is, within five months following the end of the fiscal year).

Profits derived in Lebanon by branches of foreign companies are presumed to be distributed and consequently are subject to the 10% remittance tax.

Contractors on government projects are subject to tax at the regular corporate income tax rate on a deemed profit of 10% or 15% of actual gross receipts, depending on the type of project.

Lebanese holding companies and offshore companies are exempt from corporate income tax. However, special taxes apply to these companies (see Section D). A Lebanese holding company is a special type of company that is formed to hold investments in and outside Lebanon ("holding company" is not synonymous with "parent company"). An offshore company is a company that engages exclusively in business transactions outside Lebanon.

Insurance companies are subject to tax at the regular corporate income tax rate of 17% under Law No. 64 on a deemed profit ranging from 5% to 10% of their premium income.

Lebanese air and sea transport companies are exempt from corporate income tax. Foreign air and sea transport companies are also exempt from corporate income tax if their home countries grant reciprocal relief to Lebanese companies. However, dividends distributed remain subject to movable capital tax.

Profits derived by industrial enterprises established in Lebanon after 1 January 1980 are exempt from income tax for up to 10 years from the date of commencement of production if such enterprises satisfy all of the following conditions:

- The factory is built in certain areas the government intends to develop.
- The object of the enterprise is to manufacture new goods and materials that were not manufactured in Lebanon before 1 January 1980.
- The total value of property, plant and equipment used in Lebanon by the new enterprise and allocated for the production of new goods and materials is at least LBP500 million.

Profits qualifying for this tax holiday may not exceed the original cost of the property, plant and equipment used by the enterprise on the date production begins.

Under Law No. 248, dated 15 April 2014, an exemption of 50% applies to profits realized from the exportation of goods produced in Lebanon. A certificate-of-origin document is needed to prove that the exports are from Lebanon. Companies engaged in the extraction of natural resources are excluded from this exemption. Decision 854/1, which was released in September 2016, explains the mechanism of the application of this law.

Capital gains. Capital gains on the disposal of fixed assets are taxed at a rate of 15% under Law No. 64.

If a company reinvests all or part of a capital gain subject to the 15% rate to construct permanent houses for its employees during a two-year period beginning with the year following the year in which the gain was realized, it may obtain a refund of the tax imposed on the reinvested gain.

Administration. The official tax year is the calendar year. Companies or branches may use a different tax year if they obtain the prior approval of the tax authorities.

Corporations with a financial year-end of 31 December must file their tax returns by 31 May of the year following the year in which the income is earned. Other corporations must file their returns within five months of their financial year-end. The tax authorities may grant a one-month extension at the request of the taxpayer if the taxpayer's circumstances warrant the extension. Tax must be paid by the same deadline.

If a taxpayer does not submit timely returns, the tax authorities may levy tax on an amount of deemed profit and impose a fine of 5% of the tax due for each month or part of a month that the return is late. The minimum penalty is LBP750,000 for joint stock companies, LBP500,000 for limited liability companies, and LBP100,000 for other taxpayers. The maximum penalty is 100% of the tax due. For failure to pay tax by the due date, a penalty of 1% of the tax due is imposed for each month or part of a month that the tax remains unpaid.

Dividends and interest. Dividends are subject to a withholding tax of 10%. Interest is subject to a 10% or 7.5% withholding tax, depending on each case.

Dividends received by a Lebanese corporation from another Lebanese corporation are excluded from the taxable income of the receiving company. However, dividends redistributed by a parent company to its shareholders or partners are subject only to a withholding tax of 10%.

Dividends distributed by Lebanese holding companies and offshore companies are exempt from dividend withholding tax.

Dividends and interest income earned by banks and financial institutions and generated from trading activity are subject to tax at the regular corporate tax rate of 17%.

Dividends received by banks from their subsidiaries are subject to a 10% dividend tax at the level of subsidiary.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is calculated based on the accounting profit together with the tax adjustments. Lebanese taxpayers should follow International Financial Reporting Standards in maintaining their books of accounts.

Deductions are allowed for expenses incurred wholly and exclusively for business purposes. Branches, subsidiaries and affiliates of foreign companies may deduct the portion of foreign head office overhead charged to them if the auditors of the head office present to the tax authorities a certificate confirming that the overhead was fairly and equitably allocated to the various subsidiaries, associated companies and branches and that the amount of head office overhead charged back to the Lebanese entity is in accordance with the limits set by the Ministry of Finance. However, the deductible portion of the overhead charged back to the Lebanese entity is subject to a tax of 7.5% (see Section D).

Inventories. Inventories are normally valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Cost is usually determined using the first-in, first-out or weighted average cost method.

Provisions. The following are the only provisions that are allowed for tax purposes:

- The actual amount due at the balance-sheet date for employees' end-of-service indemnities
- Doubtful debts owed by debtors that have been declared legally bankrupt
- A provision for obsolete inventory if the procedures described below are followed

Banks and financial institutions may deduct provisions for doubtful debts before declaration of bankruptcy of the debtor if they obtain the approval of the Banking Control Commission of the Central Bank of Lebanon.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation must be calculated using the straight-line method. The Ministry of Finance has specified the minimum and maximum depreciation rates. A company may select appropriate rates within these limits for its activities. Companies must notify the relevant income tax authorities of the adopted depreciation rates before the declaration deadline. Otherwise the company is considered eligible for the minimum depreciation rates only.

Assets	Minimum rate (%)	Maximum rate (%)
Developed buildings from concrete		
for use in the commercial, tourism		
and service sectors (for example,		
offices, shops, stores, restaurants,		
hotels and hospitals)	2	5
Developed buildings from concrete		
that are used for industry		
and handcrafts	3	10
Developed buildings from metal		
for commercial and industrial use	6	20

Rate

Assets	Minimum rate (%)	Maximum rate (%)
Large renovations, maintenance and decoration works for buildings	6	25
Technical installations, industrial equipment and accessories	8	25
Computer hardware and software Cars	20 10	50 25
Vehicles for transportation of goods and people	6	20
Means of sea transport Means of air transport	5 20	10 25
Office equipment, furniture and fixtures Non-consumable tools in restaurants and coffee shops (for example, glass	_~	25
cups and silver spoons) Gas bottles	-* 8	_* 20

^{*} These items are subject to count each year and are valued at cost.

Relief for tax losses. Tax losses may be carried forward for three years.

Groups of companies. Parent companies are not required for statutory purposes to prepare consolidated financial statements that incorporate the activities of their associated companies and subsidiaries. Each legal entity is taxed separately.

D. Other significant taxes

Nature of tax

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Value-added tax (VAT); imposed on the supply of goods and services by a taxable	
person in the course of an economic activity	
in Lebanon and on imports; certain supplies	
are exempt; registration with the Directorate	
of VAT is required if an entity's total taxable	
turnover exceeded LBP100 million in any	
period varying from one to four prior	
consecutive quarters; all persons performing	
taxable economic activities have the option	
of registering if their turnover exceeds	
LBP50 million in a period varying from one	
to four prior consecutive quarters; importers	
and exporters of VAT-able or zero-rated activities	
are now required to register with the Directorate	
of VAT, regardless of their turnover	110/
Standard rate	11%
Tax on portion of foreign head office overhead	
allocated to a Lebanese subsidiary, associated	7.50/
company or branch	7.5%
Customs duties on imported goods	Various
Social security contributions Sickness and maternity, on monthly	
salaries up to LBP2,500,000; paid by	
Employer	8%
Employee	3%
Employee	370

Nature of tax	Rate
Family allowances, on monthly salaries up	
to LBP1,500,000; paid by employer	6%
End-of-service indemnity, on monthly	
salaries; paid by employer	8.5%
Proportional stamp duty; imposed on deeds	
and contracts, except for some contracts	
that are subject to a lump-sum stamp duty	
such as the issuance of share capital,	
commercial bills and other agreements;	
employment contracts for Lebanese	
employees are exempt from stamp duty	
if the employees are registered with the	
National Social Security Fund; contracts	
related to foreign transactions of Lebanese	
offshore companies are also exempt	0.40/
General rate	0.4%
Built property tax; imposed on rental income	
generated by entities subject to income tax;	
such income is not subject to corporate income	
tax and is excluded from the taxable results	
together with the related expenses; the annual	
net income from each parcel of real estate is	
separately subject to built property tax	4%
Net income not exceeding LBP40 million	4%
Net income exceeding LBP40 million, but	60/
not exceeding LBP80 million	6%
Net income exceeding LBP80 million, but not exceeding LBP120 million	8%
Net income exceeding LBP120 million, but	0/0
not exceeding LBP200 million	11%
Net income exceeding LBP200 million	14%
Municipal taxes on developed property	14/0
Sidewalk and sewage tax, paid by landlords	
on annual gross rental from buildings	
(since 1989, the municipalities have	
collected this tax from tenants)	1.5%
Security and cleaning tax, paid by tenant on	1.0 / 0
a percentage of the rental value of buildings	
(nonprofit enterprises are exempt from this tax)	
Residential buildings (minimum tax of	
LBP5,000)	5%
Nonresidential buildings (minimum tax of	
LBP10,000)	7%
Registration duty; paid by purchaser of land	
or buildings; levied on the fair-market value of	
the building at a rate of 3% on the part that	
does not exceed LBP375 million and a rate of	
5% on the part that exceeds LBP375 million	3% to 5%
Fee on the sale contract amount; payable	
within 15 days of the contract date;	
considered as a tax credit with respect	
to the total registration fees, provided	
that the registration occurs within one	201
year after the contract date	2%

Nature of tax	Rate
Annual tax on total capital and reserves	
of Lebanese holding companies, up to	
a maximum tax of LBP5 million (tax	
is due in full from the first year of	
company's operations, regardless of	
the month operations begin); imposed	
on amounts	
Not exceeding LBP50 million	6%
Exceeding LBP50 million but not exceeding	
LBP80 million	4%
Exceeding LBP80 million	2%
Annual tax on Lebanese offshore companies	
(tax is imposed in full from the first year of	
company's operations, regardless of the	
month operations begin)	LBP1 million

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Lebanon does not impose any foreign-exchange controls.

Anti-avoidance legislation. Under the Lebanese tax law, criminal or tax penalties may be imposed for specified tax-avoidance schemes.

Related-party transactions. Transactions with related entities must be on an arm's-length basis.

F. Tax treaties

Lebanon has entered into double tax treaties with Algeria, Armenia, Bahrain, Belarus, Bulgaria, Cuba (not enforced), Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Egypt, France, Gabon (not enforced), Iran, Italy, Jordan, Kuwait, Malaysia, Malta, Morocco, Oman, Pakistan, Poland, Qatar, Romania, the Russian Federation, Senegal, Sudan (not enforced), Syria, Tunisia, Turkey, Ukraine, the United Arab Emirates and Yemen.

A double tax treaty between Lebanon and Saudi Arabia is currently under negotiation; however, at the time of writing, its content was not yet available and there was no information regarding its date of entry into force.

Lesotho

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Please direct all inquiries regarding Lesotho to the persons listed below.

Bloemfontein, South Africa

GMT +2

ΕY

2nd Floor +27 (51) 406-3500 Sptiskop Building Fax: +27 (51) 406-3505

86 Kellner Street

Westdene, Bloemfontein, Free State 9301

South Africa

Principal Tax Contacts

Emile du Toit +27 (51) 406-3516 Mobile: +27 82-856-1552

Email: emile.dutoit@za.ey.com

Rofhiwa Netshiswinzhe +27 (51) 406-3566

Mobile: +27 82-617-2227

+27 (11) 772-3000

Fax: +27 (11) 772-4000

Email: rofhiwa.netshiswinzhe@za.ey.com

Johannesburg, South Africa

GMT +2

EY Mail address: P.O. Box 2322

Johannesburg 2000 South Africa

Street address: 102 Rivonia Road Sandton, Gauteng Johannesburg 2194 South Africa

Transaction Tax

Ekow Eghan +27 (11) 772-3012

Mobile: +27 83-600-1425 Email: ekow.eghan@za.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	25 (b)(c)
Interest	25 (b)(d)(e)
Royalties	25 (b)(d)
Management Charges	25 (b)(d)
Payments for Services	10 (b)
Payments to Resident Contractors	5
Branch Remittance Tax	25 (f)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0

Carryback 0 Carryforward Unlimited

- (a) For manufacturing companies, the rate is 10%. For companies that manufacture and export outside the Southern African Customs Union, the rate is now also 10%.
- (b) These withholding taxes apply to payments to nonresidents only.
- (c) Dividends paid by manufacturing companies subject to a concessionary corporate tax rate are exempt from withholding tax.
- (d) For interest, royalties and management charges paid by manufacturing companies subject to a concessional corporate tax rate, the rate is 15%.
- (e) A 10% withholding tax is imposed on interest paid to residents.
- (f) This tax is imposed on repatriated income. Repatriated income is the chargeable income of the branch less Lesotho income tax paid on the chargeable income and any profits reinvested in the branch. This tax is potentially subject to relief under a double tax treaty.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Company tax. Lesotho resident companies are subject to company tax on income from all sources located in and outside Lesotho. Nonresident companies are subject to tax in Lesotho on Lesothosource income only.

Rates of company tax. The standard tax rate is 25%.

The rate is reduced to 10% for income from manufacturing operations and for companies that manufacture and export to countries outside the Southern African Customs Union. The special rate for manufacturing income does not apply to a Lesotho branch of a nonresident company.

Capital gains. Capital gains are treated as ordinary income and subject to tax at the regular corporate income tax rate.

Administration. The year of assessment runs from 1 April to 31 March. However, a company may select a year of assessment other than 1 April to 31 March, subject to the approval of the Commissioner of Income Tax.

Returns must be filed by the last day of the third month following the end of the year of assessment. If a return is not filed, the Commissioner may issue an estimated assessment.

Tax is payable in three installments, which are due on 30 September, 31 December and 31 March of each year of assessment. The fourth and final payment is due on submission of the return. For companies whose year-end is other than 31 March, the installments of tax are due on the last day of the 6th, 9th and 12th months of the year of assessment.

Withholding taxes are payable when the payee becomes legally entitled to the payment.

If tax levied under the Income Tax Act is not paid by the due date, additional tax of 22% per year is payable, compounded annually and apportioned per month or part of a month.

Dividends. Resident companies are exempt from tax on dividends received, but they may not deduct related expenses or dividends declared. A resident company is a company that satisfies one of the following conditions:

- It is incorporated and formed under the laws of Lesotho.
- Its management and control is located in Lesotho.
- It undertakes the majority of its operations in Lesotho.

Dividends paid to nonresidents are subject to a final withholding tax at a rate of 25%. Dividends paid by manufacturing companies subject to a concessionary corporate tax rate are exempt from withholding tax.

Resident companies that pay dividends are liable for advance corporation tax (ACT).

The following is the calculation for ACT:

$$\frac{A}{100 - A} \quad x \ 100$$

In the above calculation, A is the corporate tax rate for income other than manufacturing income.

Installment tax is set off against ACT; that is, installment tax paid settles the ACT due.

Foreign tax relief. In the absence of treaty relief provisions, unilateral relief is granted through a credit for foreign taxes paid on income earned abroad. The amount of the credit is the lesser of the foreign tax paid and the Lesotho tax on the foreign-source income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is financial statement income, adjusted as required by the Income Tax Act. To be eligible for deduction, expenses must be incurred in the production of income, and they must not be of a capital nature.

Inventories. Inventories are valued at the lower of cost or realizable value. Cost is determined using the first-in, first-out (FIFO) method or the average-cost method.

Provisions. Specific provisions are allowable for tax purposes. General provisions are not allowed.

Depreciation. Depreciation is computed using the declining-balance method at the following rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Motor vehicles	25
Furniture, fixtures and office machines	20
Plant and machinery	20
Industrial buildings and public utility plant	5
Mining	100
Other assets	10

Relief for losses. Assessed losses may be carried forward for an unlimited period. A carryback of losses is not allowed.

Groups of companies. Companies in a group may not share their tax losses with profitable companies in the group.

D. Value-added tax

Value-added tax is levied at the following rates:

• Specified basic commodities: 0%

• Electricity: 8%

Telecommunications: 12%Liquor and tobacco: 15%Other commodities: 15%

E. Tax treaties

Lesotho has entered into tax treaties with Mauritius, South Africa and the United Kingdom. The following are the withholding tax rates for dividends, interest, royalties and management and technical fees under these treaties.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties	Management and technical fees %
Mauritius	10	10	10	0
South Africa	15 (a)	10	10	7.5
United Kingdom	10 (c)	10	7.5	0
Non-treaty	` ′			
jurisdictions (b)	25	25	25	25

- The tax rate is reduced to 10% of the gross amount of the dividends if the (a) beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- See applicable footnotes to Section A.
- (b) See applicable footnotes to Section A.(c) The tax rate is reduced to 5% of the gross amount of the dividends if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.

Libya

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT +2 Tripoli

Al Mutadaminon

+218 (21) 334-4130

Bashir Ibrahimi Street

Near Yasser Arafat Square

Tripoli

Libya

Principal Tax Contact and Business Tax Advisory

★ Gerry Slater

+218 (21) 334-4130 Mobile: +44 7957-628-319 Email: gerry.slater@ly.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Mouad Aoun +218 (21) 334-4130

> Mobile: +218 (91) 407-2283 Email: mouad.aoun@ly.ey.com

This chapter reflects the law in Libya as of the time of writing. In view of the current transition in Libya, the legislative situation is difficult to assess and may be subject to change. Consequently, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	20 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	20 (a)(b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	20 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0 (c)
Interest	0
Royalties	0
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5 (d)

- Corporate income tax is imposed at a flat rate of 20%. In addition, Jihad Tax at a rate of 4% is imposed on the profits of Libyan companies and branches. Oil companies are subject to a composite rate of 65%, which includes income tax, Jihad Tax and a surtax.
- Capital gains are treated as trading income.
- Tax on dividends has been reinstated, but regulations relating to rates and rules (c) of collection have not yet been issued.
- (d) Oil companies may carry forward losses 10 years.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Libyan companies and foreign branches are subject to tax on their worldwide income. A national company or foreign branch is considered to be resident in Libya if it is registered with the Ministry of Economy. A foreign company that does not register but engages in activities in Libya is deemed to immediately have de facto permanent establishment status in Libya and is subject to tax on its income.

Tax rates. Corporate income tax is imposed at a flat rate of 20% of profits.

In addition, Jihad Tax is payable at a rate of 4% of profits.

Oil companies are subject to a composite rate of 65%, which includes income tax, Jihad Tax and a surtax.

Companies established under Law 9/2010 (Investment Law) or Law 7/2003 (Tourism Law) are exempt from corporate taxes for up to 5 years and a possible additional 3 years or 10 years, respectively, as well as from stamp duty and import duties.

Capital gains. Capital gains are included in ordinary income and are taxed at the regular corporate income tax rate.

Administration. The financial year is the calendar year, but, on application, the Tax Department may allow a different financial year.

An annual tax return must be filed within one month after approval of the company or branch accounts or four months after the year-end, whichever is earlier. Consequently, for companies using the calendar year as their financial year, tax returns must be filed by 30 April.

Tax is payable in four quarterly installments beginning with the first quarterly due date after the issuance of an assessment. The quarterly due dates are 10 March, 10 June, 10 September and 10 December.

Dividends. Tax on dividends has been reinstated, but regulations relating to rates and rules of collection have not yet been issued.

Royalties. Subject to the provisions of double tax treaties, royalties are treated as trading income.

Foreign tax relief. Libya does not grant any relief for foreign taxes unless a double tax treaty applies.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on financial statements prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP), subject to certain adjustments. A detailed body of Libyan GAAP does not exist.

Business expenses are generally deductible if incurred for business purposes unless specifically disallowed by the tax law.

Basis of assessment. The Commercial Code (Law 23/2010) requires that a report be issued on the accounts. Tax Law 2010 states that this will be relied on, and tax will be assessed on declared profits. Tax audits of accounts will be discretionary.

Notwithstanding the Commercial Code and Tax Law, in practice, tax continues to be assessed on private Libyan and foreign companies (joint stock companies and branches) based on a percentage of turnover. This is known as the "deemed profit" basis of assessment. Consequently, tax is payable even if losses are declared.

The percentage of deemed profit based on turnover varies according to the type of business activity. These percentages include the following:

- Civil works and contracting: 10% to 15%
- Oil service: 15% to 25%
- Design and consulting engineers: 25% to 40%

Each case is reviewed individually and a percentage is determined within the above broad ranges. After the preliminary final assessments are issued, taxpayers have a period of 45 days in which to negotiate an agreed settlement or to appeal. Thereafter, appeals may be made to the First and Second Appeal Committees, the Court of Appeal and finally the Supreme Court.

The deemed profit percentage applied to any year is higher than the profit percentage declared in the annual tax return, unless the actual profit declared is significantly higher than the deemed rate usually applied.

The deemed profit basis of assessment does not apply to Libyan public companies, which are assessed on an actual basis.

Inventories. Inventories are valued at cost.

Provisions. General provisions are not allowed.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation must be computed using the straight-line method. The following are some of the standard depreciation rates allowed in Libya.

Asset	Rate (%)
Furniture and tools	15 to 25
Buildings	4 to 10
Passenger cars	20
Computer hardware	25
Computer software	50

Head office overhead charges are limited to 5% of allowable general and administrative expenses.

Relief for losses. In general, losses may be carried forward five years. However, oil companies may carry forward losses 10 years. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Libyan law does not provide for the fiscal integration of related parties.

D. Other significant taxes

contracts are registered and duty paid; duty for registration is based on the

contract value

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Social security contributions; on	
employee's annual salary; paid by	
Employer	11.25
Employee	3.75
Stamp duty; the Stamp Duty Law contains	
45 schedules; the most relevant items for	
companies and branches are the duties	
to register contracts and subcontracts;	
customers do not pay invoices unless	

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Contracts	1
Subcontracts	0.1
Import duties	
Basic rate	5
Vehicles and plant	10
Luxury items	15

E. Foreign-exchange controls

The Libyan currency is the dinar (LYD).

By concession, Libyan branches of foreign companies may be paid directly offshore (up to 100%).

Libyan joint stock companies with a foreign shareholding (which may be up to 49%, effective from mid-2012; previously, up to 65%) may be paid in foreign currency, but the payments must be made into accounts held at Libyan banks.

As a result, no issue exists with respect to the remittance of profits.

F. Tax treaties

Libya has entered into a multilateral tax treaty with the other Maghreb Union countries (Algeria, Mauritania, Morocco and Tunisia). It has also entered into double tax treaties with Egypt, France, India, Malta, Pakistan, Singapore, the Slovak Republic and the United Kingdom.

Libya has signed double tax treaties with many other Asian and European countries, but these treaties have not yet been ratified.

Libya has entered into a treaty of "Friendship and Co-Operation" with Italy.

Liechtenstein

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Vaduz GMT +1

EY +423 239-61-11 Mail address: Fax: +423 239-61-10

Marktgass 21 P.O. Box Liechtenstein

Street address: Marktgass 21 FL-9490 Vaduz Liechtenstein

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Roger Krapf (resident in +41 (58) 286-21-25

St. Gallen, Switzerland) Hobile: +41 (58) 289-21-25

For: +44 (58) 286-20-22

Fax: +41 (58) 286-20-23 Email: roger.krapf@ch.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	12.5 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	24 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	12.5 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0
Interest	0
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	0
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited (c)

- (a) The minimum corporate income tax is CHF1,800 per year.
- (b) This is the maximum rate. See Section B.
- (c) The amount of the offsetting loss is limited (see Section C).

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. The current Liechtenstein tax law entered into force on 1 January 2011. Certain tax-favorable situations may result by applying the notional interest deduction (see *Notional interest deduction*). In June 2013 and September 2014, parliament passed amendments of the Liechtenstein tax law to reduce the budget deficit (for example, changes to notional interest deduction; see *Notional interest deduction*). Further amendments were enacted, effective from 2017, to incorporate the Base Erosion and Profit Sharing (BEPS) measures into the Liechtenstein tax law. In 2017, the European Union (EU) Code of Conduct group published a review of Liechtenstein's tax system and requested amendment of the country's corporate taxation regime. To avoid inclusion on the EU's list of non-cooperative tax jurisdictions, Liechtenstein revised its tax law in June 2018 and introduced anti-avoidance rules generally applicable as of the 2019

tax year. The new rules have implications for dividend income and capital gains derived from participations in foreign entities as well as for the notional interest deduction.

Resident corporations carrying on activities in Liechtenstein are generally taxed on worldwide income other than income from foreign real estate. Income from permanent establishments abroad is exempt from income tax.

Branches of foreign corporations and nonresident companies owning real property in Liechtenstein are subject to tax on income attributable to the branch or real property.

Rates of corporate tax. Companies resident in Liechtenstein and foreign enterprises with permanent establishments in Liechtenstein are subject to income tax. The corporate income tax rate is 12.5%. The minimum corporate income tax is CHF1,800 per year, effective from 1 January 2017.

Notional interest deduction. Deemed interest on the equity of the taxpaying entity may be deducted from taxable income. Parliament sets the applicable interest rate annually in the financial law, based on the market development. The rate was 4% for 2019. The notional interest deduction on equity can reduce taxable income only to CHF0. As a result, loss carryforwards cannot be generated by the notional interest deduction. The 2018 tax law revision provides new anti-avoidance rules in connection with intercompany relationships and transactions. Interest payments for debt capital at the level of the parent company may no longer be fully tax-deductible if the parent company invests such debt capital to acquire a subsidiary and if the respective subsidiary is entitled to a notional interest deduction. In addition, the deduction is restricted for intercompany transactions that are performed for the reason of tax avoidance only (for example, cash or in-kind contributions of related parties, acquisitions of businesses held by related parties and intragroup transfers of participations).

Patent box regime for intellectual property companies. As a result of BEPS Action 5, the patent box regime was abolished, effective from 1 January 2017. A transition period until 2020 applies for companies that took advantage of the patent box rules for the 2016 fiscal year.

Capital gains. Capital gains, except those derived from the sales or liquidations of investments in shares or similar equity instruments and from the sales of real property, are included in income and subject to tax at the regular rate.

Capital gains derived from sales, liquidations or unrealized appreciations of investments in shares or similar equity instruments are not taxed in Liechtenstein, subject to the rule described in the next sentence. Under the 2018 tax law revision, the tax exemption for capital gains derived from participations in foreign entities generally applies only if at least one of the following circumstances exists:

- The total gross revenue of the foreign subsidiary derived from passive sources is less than 50%.
- The net profits of the foreign subsidiary are not subject to overall low taxation (including potential foreign taxes).

Real estate profits tax applies to capital gains from the sale of real property. The tax rate depends on the amount of taxable profit. The maximum rate is 24%.

Administration. The tax year for a company is its fiscal year.

Companies with operations in Liechtenstein must file their tax return and financial statements no later than 1 July of the year following the end of the fiscal year (extension of the filing deadline of up to six months is possible in specific cases if the provisional invoice for such fiscal year is paid). The tax authorities issue a tax assessment, generally in the second half of the calendar year, which must be paid within 30 days of receipt. If they obtain approval from the tax administration, companies may pay their tax in installments.

Dividends. Dividends are generally not included in the taxable income of companies subject to tax. However, in the course of the incorporation of the BEPS measures, a correspondence principle was introduced. Under this principle, income, such as dividend income received by a Liechtenstein parent from investments of at least 25% in the capital of a company, may be reclassified to taxable income if such a payment qualifies as tax-deductible expense at the level of the paying subsidiary. In addition to this already established exception, the 2018 tax law revision further limits the application of the tax exemption by also applying the new rule described in *Capital gains* to dividends.

Distributions of Liechtenstein stock corporations (and other companies with capital divided into shares) are generally not subject to a withholding tax (the so-called coupon tax was abolished, effective from 1 January 2011).

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is accounting income, subject to adjustments for tax purposes and excluding income from capital gains from sales of shares or similar equity instruments, dividends on investments in shares or similar equity instruments, foreign real property and income from permanent establishments located abroad.

Expenses related to the company's business are generally deductible. Taxes are not deductible.

Nondeductible expenses include hidden distributions to shareholders or related persons and excessive depreciation.

Inventories. Inventories must be valued at the lower of cost or market value, with cost calculated using the first-in, first-out (FIFO) or average-cost method. Companies may establish a general inventory reserve of up to one-third of the inventory cost or market value at the balance sheet date if detailed inventory records are available for review by the tax authorities. The need for a reserve exceeding this amount must be documented to the satisfaction of the tax authorities.

Depreciation. Depreciation of fixed assets that is commercially justified and recorded in the statutory accounts may be deducted for tax purposes. However, depreciation of participations is not tax-deductible. The straight-line and declining-balance methods

are acceptable. The following are acceptable declining-balance rates:

- 5% for industrial buildings
- 20% for office equipment and furnishings
- 30% for machinery, equipment, computers and vehicles other than automobiles
- 35% for automobiles

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward to offset income for an unlimited number of years following the year of the loss. Losses may not be carried back.

The offsetting loss is limited to 70% of taxable income (even if unused loss carryforwards exist). Consequently, at least 30% of the positive taxable income is taxed. In addition, the notional interest deduction on equity can only reduce taxable income to a minimum of CHF0. This means that loss carryforwards cannot be generated as a result of the notional interest deduction.

Groups of companies. On request, associated companies (corporations) may form a group for tax purposes. Under group taxation, losses of group members may be credited against profits of other group members within the same year. To apply for group taxation, the following conditions, among others, must be met:

- The parent company must have its legal seat in Liechtenstein.
- The parent company must hold at least 50% of the voting rights and the capital of the subsidiaries as of the beginning of the respective year.

For purposes of group taxation, the subsidiaries in a group may be located in foreign countries.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax	
Standard rate	7.7
Hotels and lodging services (overnight	
stays only)	3.7
Basic necessities, such as food and	
medicine	2.5
Stamp duty on capital; imposed on	
incorporations and increases in capital;	
the first CHF1 million is exempt	1
Payroll taxes	
Social security contributions, on gross salary;	
paid by	
Employer	7.0875
Employee	4.7
Accident insurance, imposed on gross salary;	
rates vary depending on the extent of coverage	
On the job, paid by employer; rate depends on	** *
class of risk and insurance company	Various
Off the job, paid by employee	Various
Unemployment insurance; paid by	0.5
Employer (yearly maximum, CHF630)	0.5
Employee (yearly maximum, CHF630)	0.5

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Company pension fund, imposed on gross	
salary; minimum contribution (approximate	
rate, depending on plan); paid by	
Employer (approximate rate)	4
Employee (approximate rate)	4
Child allowance, imposed on gross salary;	
paid by employer	1.9
Health insurance, imposed on gross salary;	
paid in equal amounts by employer and	
employee; rate depends on the contribution	
of the mandatory insurance company	Various

E. Transfer pricing

Intercompany charges should be determined at arm's length. It is possible to reach an agreement in advance with the tax authorities concerning arm's-length pricing.

Following the recommendations of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) on BEPS Action 13, on 1 January 2017, Liechtenstein introduced the legal basis for a three-tiered approach to transfer-pricing documentation consisting of a Master File, a Local File and the Country-by-Country Report (CbCR).

Companies must provide on request of the tax authorities (no general filing obligation) documentation regarding the adequacy of transfer prices of transactions with related companies or related permanent establishments. If a company is part of a group with consolidated revenue exceeding CHF900 million, it is required to apply internationally recognized guidelines on transfer pricing (that is, a Master File and a Local File) for its documentation. Companies not part of such a group must meet certain, less complex documentation requirements if they are considered large according to Liechtenstein company law. Under such law, they are considered large if all of the following criteria are exceeded:

- Total assets of CHF25,900,000
- Net revenue of CHF51,800,000
- · Annual average of 250 full-time employees

For smaller companies, lower documentation requirements apply (principle of reasonableness).

Liechtenstein-headquartered multinational groups with annual consolidated group revenue of at least CHF900 million must file CbCRs. The Country-by-Country (CbC) legislation closely follows the model legislation related to CbC reporting outlined in BEPS Action 13 and contains a secondary filing mechanism as well as the possibility to appoint a surrogate entity for filing purposes. The CbC legislation entered into force as of 1 January 2017 and, consequently, only covers tax periods beginning in or after 2017. However, for tax periods beginning in 2016, a voluntary filing is generally possible if requested by the taxpayer. In addition, groups with consolidated group revenue of less than CHF900 million may also file CbCRs on a voluntary basis.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates shown are the lower of the treaty rates or the normal domestic rates

domestic rates.	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Andorra	0	0	0
Austria	0*	0*	0
Czech Republic	0	0	0
Georgia	0	0	0
Germany	0	0	0
Guernsey	0	0	0
Hong Kong SAR	0	0	0
Hungary	0	0	0
Iceland	0	0	0
Jersey	0	0	0
Lithuania	0	0	0
Luxembourg	0	0	0
Malta	0	0	0
Monaco	0	0	0
San Marino	0	0	0
Singapore	0	0	0
Switzerland	0	0	0
United Arab Emirates	0	0	0
United Kingdom	0	0	0
Uruguay	0	0	0
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0	0	0

^{*} Under the tax cooperation agreement between Austria and Liechtenstein, companies from Liechtenstein may be required to deduct 25% of dividend and interest payments made to parties in Austria and transfer such amounts to the Austrian tax authorities as tax from the parties in Austria.

Liechtenstein has initialed, but not yet signed, double tax treaties with Italy and the Netherlands.

In addition, Liechtenstein has entered into tax information exchange agreements with various jurisdictions, including Andorra, Antigua and Barbuda, Australia, Belgium, Canada, China Mainland, Denmark, the Faroe Islands, Finland, France, Germany, Greenland, Iceland, India, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Mexico, Monaco, the Netherlands, Norway, Sweden, St. Kitts and Nevis, St. Vincent and the Grenadines, South Africa, the United Kingdom and the United States.

In 2019, the Liechtenstein government approved for ratification the Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (MLI), which Liechtenstein signed in 2017. After the internal ratification process is complete, Liechtenstein must deposit its ratification instrument to bring the MLI into force for its covered agreements (tax treaties). If ratified by Liechtenstein, the MLI would adapt Liechtenstein's agreements with Andorra, the Czech Republic, Georgia, Germany, Guernsey, the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR), Hungary, Luxembourg, Malta, San Marino, Singapore, the United Arab Emirates, the United Kingdom and Uruguay.

Lithuania

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Vilnius GMT +2

EY +370 (5) 274-2200 Subaciaus 7 Fax: +370 (5) 274-2333

LT-01302 Vilnius Lithuania

Principal Tax Contact

★ Leonas Lingis +370 (5) 274-2279

Mobile: +370 685-46664 Email: leonas.lingis@lt.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory and Transfer Pricing

Leonas Lingis +370 (5) 274-2279

Mobile: +370 685-46664 Email: leonas.lingis@lt.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets and Operating Model Effectiveness

Leonas Lingis +370 (5) 274-2279

Mobile: +370 685-46664 Email: leonas.lingis@lt.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Kestutis Lisauskas +370 (5) 274-2252

Mobile: +370 685-45924

Email: kestutis.lisauskas@lt.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Kestutis Lisauskas +370 (5) 274-2252

Mobile: +370 685-45924 Email: kestutis.lisauskas@lt.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Andrius Jurele +370 (5) 274-2207

Mobile: +370 682-36578 Email: andrius.jurele@lt.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Donatas Kapitanovas +370 (5) 274-2317

Mobile: +370 620-74071

Email: donatas.kapitanovas@lt.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Kestutis Lisauskas +370 (5) 274-2252

Mobile: +370 685-45924

Email: kestutis.lisauskas@lt.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Irmantas Misiunas +370 (5) 274-2307

Mobile: +370 685-32006

Email: irmantas.misiunas@lt.ey.com

Legal Services

Vytautas Birmontas +370 (5) 219-9884

Mobile: +370 676-25060

Email: vytautas.birmontas@lt.ey.com

A. At a glance

•	
Corporate Profit Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	15 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) (c)	
Dividends	0/15 (d)
Interest	0/10 (e)(f)
Royalties and Know-how	0/10 (e)(g)
Sale, Rent or Other Transfer of	, ,
Real Estate Located in Lithuania	15 (e)
Compensation for Violations of	
Copyrights or Related Rights	0/10 (e)(g)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	, , ,
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5/Unlimited (h)

- (a) This is the standard rate of profit tax. Reduced rates apply to small or agricultural companies and to companies registered and operating in free-economic zones that satisfy certain conditions. A 5% additional rate applies to the taxable profit of credit institutions if their taxable profit exceeds EUR2 million.
- (b) In general, capital gains are included in taxable profit and are subject to tax at the regular profit tax rate. A capital gain derived from the sale of shares of a company registered in a European Economic Area (EEA) country or in a tax treaty country is exempt from tax if either of the following conditions is satisfied:
 - The shares have been held for at least two years and the holding represents more than 10% of shares of the company throughout that period.
 - The shares were transferred in a reorganization (as stipulated in the Law on Corporate Income Tax), the shares have been held for at least three years, and the holding represents more than 10% of the shares of the company throughout that period.
 - This rule does not apply if the shares are sold to the issuer of the shares.
- (c) The withholding tax rates may be reduced by applicable tax treaties.
- (d) The dividend withholding tax is a final tax. Under the participation exemption rule, the rate is 0% if the recipient is a company (not located in a tax haven) that holds at least 10% of the shares of the payer of the dividends for a period of at least 12 months. The participation exemption is denied for entities or a group of entities if the main purpose or one of the main purposes of putting in place the arrangements was to obtain a tax advantage.
- (e) These withholding taxes apply to payments to nonresident companies.
- (f) Interest paid to an entity registered in an EEA country or in a tax treaty country is exempt from tax. In other cases, a 10% withholding tax is applied.
- (g) Royalties, payments for know-how and compensation for violations of copyrights or related rights are subject to a 0% withholding tax if the criteria stipulated in the Council Directive 2003/49/EC of 3 June 2003 on a common system of taxation applicable to interest and royalty payments made between associated companies of different member states are met. In other cases, the 10% withholding tax rate applies.
- (h) Losses from disposals of securities and derivative financial instruments may be carried forward five years to offset gains derived from disposals of such items. Losses from the disposal of shares of companies registered in an EEA country or in another tax treaty country cannot be carried forward if the shares have been held for at least two years and if the holding represents at least 10% of shares of the company throughout that period. However, these losses can be offset against capital gains derived from disposals of securities and derivative financial instruments in the current year. Losses resulting from the use, sale or any other transfer of an intangible asset for which a 5% tax rate has been applied (see Relief for research and development works in Section C) may be carried forward for an unlimited time, but such losses may cover only the taxable profit from the use, sale or any other transfer of the intangible asset. Other losses may be carried forward for an unlimited period, unless the entity ceases to carry on the activity that resulted in the loss. Also, see Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Profit tax. Under the Law on Corporate Income Tax, Lithuanian companies are subject to profit tax on their worldwide income.

Lithuanian (resident) companies are defined as enterprises with the rights of legal persons registered in Lithuania. For purposes of the profit tax, Lithuanian companies include companies formed in Lithuania and companies incorporated in foreign countries that are registered in Lithuania as branches or permanent establishments.

Profits of Lithuanian companies earned through permanent establishments in the EEA or in tax treaty countries are exempt in Lithuania if the profit from activities carried out through these permanent establishments is subject to corporate income tax or equivalent tax in such countries.

Foreign (nonresident) companies, which are defined as companies not incorporated in Lithuania, are subject to profit tax on their Lithuanian-source income only.

A foreign enterprise is deemed to have a permanent establishment in Lithuania if it satisfies any of the following conditions:

- It permanently carries out activities in Lithuania.
- It carries out its activities in Lithuania through a dependent representative (agent).
- It uses a building site or a construction, assembly or installation object in Lithuania.
- It uses installations or structures in Lithuania for prospecting or extracting natural resources, including wells or vessels used for that purpose.

International telecommunication income and 50% of income derived from transportation that begins in Lithuania and ends in a foreign country or that begins in a foreign country and ends in Lithuania are considered to be income received through a permanent establishment if such activities relate to the activities of a foreign enterprise through a permanent establishment in Lithuania.

Tax rates. The standard profit tax rate is 15%.

For the first tax year, a 0% rate applies to small entities with annual income not exceeding EUR300,000 and an average number of employees that does not exceed 10. For further tax years, if the conditions mentioned in the preceding sentence are met, a 5% rate applies.

For the first tax year, a 0% rate applies to small entities owned by individuals if in the further three tax periods, the small entity does not stop its activity, is not liquidated or reorganized, and its shares are not transferred. A 5% rate applies in subsequent tax years if the conditions mentioned in the preceding sentence are met.

A 5% rate applies to the taxable profit of cooperative companies if more than 50% of the companies' income is derived from agricultural activities.

A 5% additional rate applies to the taxable profit of credit institutions if their taxable profit exceeds EUR2 million. Under the Lithuanian Law on Corporate Income Tax, credit institutions consist of banks operating under the applicable Lithuanian law, including branches of foreign commercial banks, and credit

unions and central credit unions operating under the applicable Lithuanian law.

A 5% rate applies to the taxable profit from the use, sale or other transfer of an intangible asset, if the taxpayer created the intangible asset while engaged in qualifying research and development (R&D) activities (for further details, see *Relief for research and development works* in Section C).

Entities registered and operating in a free-economic zone benefit from 100% exemption from profit tax for 10 years and a further 50% reduction in profit tax for an additional 6 years if they satisfy either of the following conditions:

- They make investments in fixed assets of at least EUR1 million, and at least 75% of their income is derived from various activities, except trading.
- They make investments in fixed assets of at least EUR100,000, their average number of employees is not less than 20, and at least 75% of their income is derived from the provision of services.

The free-economic zone benefits mentioned above apply if such benefits are compatible with Commission Regulation (EU) No. 651/2014 of 17 June 2014, declaring certain categories of aid compatible with the internal market in application of Articles 107 and 108 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union 2012/C 326/01.

Currently, seven free-economic zones are located in Akmenė, Kaunas, Kėdainiai, Klaipėda, Marijampolė, Panevėžys and Šiauliai.

Nonprofit entities can reduce their taxable profit by the funds directly allocated in the current tax period or to be directly allocated in the two subsequent tax periods for financing activities related to the public interest.

Entities engaged in international transportation by ships or in a directly related activity can elect to be taxed on a special tax base related to the net tonnage of their fleet. The tax on such entities is calculated by applying the 15% corporation tax to the net tonnage instead of the taxable profit of the entities.

Collective investment undertakings. Income, dividends and capital gains of collective investment entities and venture and private capital entities are exempt from the tax if the source of income or the final recipient of income is not located in a tax haven.

Capital gains. Capital gains are included in taxable profit and are subject to tax at the regular profit tax rate, except for gains and losses derived from disposals of securities and derivatives. Gains and losses on securities and derivatives are included in a separate tax base that is subject to tax at the regular profit tax rate. A capital gain derived from the sale of shares of a company registered in an EEA country or in a tax treaty country is exempt from tax if the shares have been held for an uninterrupted period of at least two years and if the holding represents more than 10% of the shares of the company throughout that period.

The exemption mentioned above does not apply if the shares are transferred to the issuer of the shares.

Capital gains derived from the transfer of shares in a reorganization or from another transfer specified in the law is exempt from tax if the shares have been held for an uninterrupted period of at least three years and if the holding represents more than 10% of the shares of the company throughout that period.

Exit taxation. Starting in 2020, the anti-tax avoidance Council Directive 2016/1164/EU was implemented in Lithuania regarding exit taxation. In general, a taxpayer is subject to tax at the time of exit of the assets and/or business from Lithuania to another member state or to a third country. A taxpayer is subject to tax on an amount equal to the market value of the transferred assets less their residual tax value.

Administration

Tax year. The tax year is the calendar year. Companies may request permission to use a different 12-month tax year, which must be used continuously.

Profit tax. Companies must file profit tax returns with the tax inspectorate by the 15th day of the 6th month following the end of the tax year.

Companies must make quarterly advance payments of profit tax by the 15th day of the last month of each quarter. The law specifies two methods that companies may choose to calculate their advance profit tax. The chosen method must be applied consistently throughout the year, but it can be changed once in the tax year. The following are the specified methods:

- The results of prior financial years. The advance payments for the first six months are calculated based on the profit tax for the year before the preceding year. Each of these advance payments equals 25% of the profit tax for such year. For the 7th through 12th months of the tax year, the advance payment equals 25% of the profit tax calculated for the preceding tax year.
- The forecasted profit tax of the current year. Each of the advance payments equals 25% of the forecasted profit tax for such year. However, the total of the advance profit tax payments made during the tax year must total at least 80% of annual profit tax.

If companies choose to pay the advance profit tax based on the results of prior financial years, they must file two profit tax advance payment returns. The first return covers the first 6 months of the tax year and must be filed by the 15th day of the 3rd month of the tax year. The second return covers the last 6 months of the tax year and must be filed by the 15th day of the 9th month of the tax year.

If the advance profit tax payment is based on the forecasted profit tax of the current year, the profit tax advance payment return must be filed by the 15th day of the 3rd month of the tax year.

Newly registered enterprises in their first tax year and enterprises with taxable profit not exceeding EUR300,000 in the preceding tax year are not required to make advance payments of profit tax.

Any balance of tax due for a tax year must be paid by the 15th day of the 6th month following the tax year. If the total of the advance payments exceeds the tax due for the tax year, a company may obtain a refund or apply the excess to future taxes. Taxes must be paid in euros.

Withholding taxes. Withholding taxes together with returns for such taxes must be submitted to the tax inspectorate by the 15th day of the month following the month in which the taxes are withheld.

Withholding taxes. Withholding tax at a rate of 10% is imposed on the following types of payments to nonresident companies:

- Interest
- All types of royalties
- · Compensation for violations of copyrights or related rights

Interest paid to an entity registered in an EEA country or in a tax treaty country is exempt from tax.

Royalties, payments for know-how and compensation for violations of copyrights or related rights are exempt from withholding tax if the criteria stipulated in the Council Directive 2003/49/EC of 3 June 2003 on a common system of taxation applicable to interest and royalty payments made between associated companies of different member states are met.

Withholding tax at a rate of 15% is imposed on the following types of payments to nonresident companies:

- Dividends (for further details, see *Dividends*)
- Payments with respect to the sale, rent or other transfer of immovable property located in Lithuania
- Payments for performance and sport activity in Lithuania
- Directors' fees to members of the Supervisory Board

Dividends. Dividends received from Lithuanian and foreign companies are subject to corporate profit tax at a rate of 15%. The 15% tax on dividends paid by Lithuanian companies is withheld at source.

For dividends paid by Lithuanian companies to other Lithuanian companies, profit tax for the preceding tax year is reduced for the company receiving dividends by the withholding tax calculated on the dividends. However, the amount of the reduction may not exceed the amount of profit tax for the preceding tax year. The amount of the withholding tax not used to reduce the preceding year's tax may be set off against other taxes or refunded by the tax authorities. Payers of dividends must pay the withholding tax on the dividends to the tax authorities by the 15th day of the month following the month of payment of the dividends.

Lithuanian resident companies receiving dividends from foreign companies must pay the tax on the dividends to the tax authorities by the 15th day of the month following the month of receipt of the dividends.

Under the participation exemption rule, dividends are not subject to profit tax if the recipient is a company (not located in a tax haven) that holds at least 10% of the shares of the payer of the dividends for a period of at least 12 months.

Dividends paid by foreign companies to Lithuanian companies are not subject to tax if the company paying the dividends is registered in an EEA country and if the company's profits were subject to corporate profit tax or an equivalent tax. This exemption and the participation exemption for dividends paid by foreign companies to Lithuanian companies does not apply to dividends that the foreign company deducted in computing its taxable profit.

The participation exemption also applies to the following:

- Dividends that are attributed to the permanent establishment of a foreign company in Lithuania
- Cash payments made to reduce the company's capital that was formed using the company's earnings

The above-mentioned participation exemptions for dividends paid by Lithuanian companies to foreign companies and the dividends received by Lithuanian companies from foreign companies may be denied under a general anti-abuse rule, which provides that the participation exemption may be denied for entities or a group of entities if the main purpose or one of the main purposes of the arrangements that were put in place was to obtain a tax advantage.

Foreign tax relief. In general, a foreign tax credit may be claimed in an amount not exceeding the amount of Lithuanian profit tax payable on the foreign income. Special rules apply to particular types of income, unless a double tax treaty provides otherwise.

The exemption method is applied to profit from activities carried out through permanent establishments of Lithuanian entities in EEA countries or in tax treaty countries if profit from activities carried out through these permanent establishments is subject to corporate income tax or equivalent tax in such countries.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Profit before tax equals gross revenue, minus expenses incurred in earning such revenue.

Taxable profit is calculated by taking the following actions:

- Subtracting non-taxable income (for example, after-tax dividends, revenues from the revaluation of fixed assets under certain circumstances and payments received from insurance companies up to the amount of incurred losses) from the accounting profit
- Taking into account nondeductible expenses and deductible expenses of a limited amount

Deductions are allowed if they are incurred during the usual business activity and are necessary to earn revenues or obtain economic benefits, provided that documentary evidence is presented.

Expenses incurred for the benefit of employees are allowable deductions if the benefit received by employees is subject to personal income tax.

Expenses that may be deducted up to certain limits include, among others, the following:

- Depreciation and amortization
- Business trip expenses
- Representation expenses
- · Provisions for bad debts

- · Natural losses
- Interest

A double deduction is allowed for sponsorship payments (except payments in cash exceeding EUR9,750 (250 times the basic social benefit [EUR39 for 2020], which is an indicator for defining and calculating social security benefits and other amounts in accordance with the applicable Lithuanian law; the Lithuanian government sets the amount) to a single sponsorship recipient), up to a maximum deduction equal to 40% of the taxable profit.

A triple deduction is allowed for R&D costs if the scientific R&D activities are related to the usual or intended activities of the entity that generate or will generate income or economic benefits.

Nondeductible amounts include dividends and costs that are incurred outside the usual business operations, that are inappropriately documented or that are related to earning non-taxable income.

Payments to tax havens may be deducted only if the Lithuanian enterprise can prove that certain conditions evidencing the economic basis of the transaction were met.

Other taxes (for example, social insurance contributions and real estate tax) may be deducted from taxable income.

The income and expenses of enterprises must be converted to euros.

Inventories. Inventories must be valued at actual cost, which is calculated using the first-in, first-out (FIFO) method. On approval of the tax authorities, a taxpayer may apply the average cost or last-in, first-out (LIFO) method.

Tax depreciation. To calculate tax depreciation, companies may select the straight-line method, double-declining value method or production method. The selected depreciation method must be applied for all assets of the same type. To change the depreciation method, companies must obtain the approval of the local tax authorities.

Under the straight-line method, depreciation is claimed each year in equal portions. Under the double-declining value method, the depreciation or amortization coefficient is calculated by multiplying the straight-line rate by two. For the purpose of calculating the amount of depreciation or amortization for the tax period during the first year, the acquisition price of long-term assets is multiplied by the depreciation coefficient. To calculate the depreciation or amortization of long-term assets during the other years, except for the last year, the residual value of long-term assets at the beginning of the tax year is multiplied by the depreciation coefficient. Under the production method, depreciation is calculated based on the number of units produced over the asset's useful life.

Accelerated depreciation may be claimed for assets used in R&D activities. The law sets the maximum depreciation rates. These rates determine the minimum number of years over which assets may be depreciated. The following are some of the minimum periods.

Assets	R&D Minimum period for depreciation Years	Other Minimum period for depreciation Years
Intangible assets	2 to 15	3 to 15
Buildings and premises		
Constructed or reconstructed		
on or after 1 January 2002	8	8
Constructed or reconstructed		
before 1 January 2002	15 to 20	15 to 20
Plant and machinery	2 to 15	5 to 15
Computers	2	3
Vehicles	4 to 10	4 to 10
Other assets	2	4

Relief for research and development works. In the calculation of profit tax, three times the amount of R&D expenses, except for depreciation or amortization costs of fixed assets, may be deducted from income in the corresponding tax year. Fixed assets that are used for R&D may be depreciated or amortized applying accelerated depreciation (amortization) rates.

In addition, taxable profit from the use, sale or other transfer of an intangible asset may be taxed at a 5% rate if the following conditions are met:

- The taxpayer created the intangible asset while engaged in qualifying R&D activities.
- Income from the use, sale or other transfer of the intangible asset is received only by the entity that created it, and only that entity incurs all related expenses.
- The intangible asset is protected by copyright or a patent.

Relief for investment projects. The taxable profit of a Lithuanian entity may be reduced by up to 100% by the amount of expenses that are incurred in the acquisition of fixed assets used in an "investment project." For this purpose, an "investment project" is investment in certain categories of fixed assets (machinery, equipment, information technology hardware and software, acquired intellectual property rights and lorries, trailers and semitrailers that are not older than five years), required for the manufacturing or supply of new products (or services), increasing production volume, the implementation of a new process of production (or supply of services), essential changes to an existing process (or part of the process) and the implementation of new technologies that are protected by international patent law. Acquisition costs of lorries, trailers and semitrailers purchased during a tax year may reduce taxable profit only up to EUR300,000. This relief may be applied in the 2009 though 2023 tax years, and the balance of unused relief may be carried forward to the subsequent four years.

Relief for film production. A Lithuanian entity or a foreign entity operating through a permanent establishment in Lithuania that makes a contribution to a Lithuanian film producer for the production of a film or parts of a film may deduct 75% of the contribution from its taxable income and reduce its profit tax payable by the amount of the contribution if certain conditions are met.

Profit tax payable for the tax year may be reduced up to 75%, and the balance of unused relief may be carried forward to the subsequent two years. This tax relief may be applied in the 2019 through 2023 calendar years.

Relief for losses. Losses, except losses resulting from disposals of securities and derivative financial instruments, may be carried forward for an unlimited period. Effective from the 2014 tax year, taxpayers except for small entities can cover only up to 70% of their taxable profit with accumulated tax losses. The carryforward of such losses is no longer allowed if the activity that resulted in the loss ceases. Loss resulting from disposals of securities and/or derivative financial instruments may be carried forward for five years. However, such losses may be covered only by future gains from the disposal of securities and/or derivative financial instruments.

Losses resulting from the use, sale or any other transfer of an intangible asset for which a 5% tax rate has been applied (see *Relief for research and development works*) may be carried forward for an unlimited time, but such losses may cover only the taxable profit from the use, sale or any other transfer of the intangible asset.

For a reorganization or transfer, the acquiring entity may carry forward the acquired losses, except for losses of entities (non-financial institutions) resulting from the disposal of securities and derivatives, incurred before the completion of the reorganization or transfer if the acquiring entity continues to carry on the activity taken over or a part of such activity for a period of at least three years. Effective from the 2014 tax year, taxpayers except for small entities can cover only up to 70% of their taxable profit with tax losses acquired during a reorganization or transfer.

Starting in 2020, Lithuanian companies may deduct tax losses transferred from their permanent establishments in other EEA countries from their taxable income (additional requirements apply).

Groups of enterprises. Corporations are taxed separately in Lithuania. Consolidated returns are not allowed. The transfer between group entities of tax losses incurred in the 2010 tax year and subsequent tax years is allowed. Certain conditions apply.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax; intra-EU supplies and exports are zero-rated	0/5/9/21
Real estate tax, on the taxable value	
of real estate (the value is calculated	
by real estate registry institutions	
using methodology established by	
the government); maximum rate	3
Social security tax; paid by	
Employer	
Fixed-term employment contact	2.49 to 3.75
Regular employment contact	1.77 to 3.03

Nature of tax Rate (%) **Employee** 12.52 (An employee can write a request to the pension accumulation company that it pay additional contributions from his or her salary to the pension accumulation fund [2.1% or 3% from 1 January 2020]; in such cases, an employer must withhold 14.62% or 15.52% as social security contributions.) Health insurance contributions; paid by **Employer** 0 **Employee** 6.98

Other significant taxes include excise duty, land and land lease tax, tax on the use of Lithuanian natural resources and pollution tax.

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Lithuanian currency is the euro (EUR).

If agreed to by the parties, foreign currency may be used for bank payments between business entities, and the euro may be used for both bank and cash payments. Commercial operations involving foreign currency, such as purchasing, selling and exchanging, may be performed by the following:

- Credit, payment and electronic money institutions or other payment service providers if it is related to provision of payment service
- Financial brokerage companies if it is related to provision of investment service
- Currency exchange operators working under the Law on Currency Exchange Operators

Transfer pricing. Entities operating in Lithuania that had revenues exceeding EUR3 million for the tax year preceding the tax year during which transactions with related parties are undertaken are subject to the Lithuanian transfer-pricing rules. Under these rules, they must maintain supporting documentation establishing that all transactions with associated parties are carried out on an arm's-length basis. Lithuanian transfer-pricing rules are based on the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development Transfer Pricing Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises and Tax Administrations.

Starting from 1 January 2019, Lithuanian entities and foreign entities that operate in Lithuania through a permanent establishment must prepare the following:

- A return reporting the transactions entered into with associated parties, together with their profit tax returns, if the total value of the transactions exceeds EUR90,000
- A local file, if the revenues exceed EUR3 million for the tax year preceding the tax year during which transactions with related parties are undertaken
- A master file, if the revenues exceed EUR15 million for the tax year preceding the tax year during which transactions with related parties are undertaken

Under Lithuanian transfer-pricing rules, data submitted in the documents relating to the controlled transactions must be prepared and updated each tax period.

The Country-by-Country Reporting (CbCR) requirements were introduced in Lithuania and are effective from 5 June 2017. All Lithuanian tax-resident entities that are part of a multinational enterprise group with annual consolidated group revenue equal to or exceeding EUR750 million must comply with the CbCR requirements for fiscal years beginning on or after 1 January 2016.

Controlled foreign companies. Certain income of controlled entities is added to taxable income of Lithuanian entities and taxed at the standard profit tax rate.

An entity is considered a controlled foreign company (CFC) if the controlling person alone or together with related persons, directly or indirectly, holds over 50% of the foreign entity's shares (interests and member shares). As a rule, a permanent establishment is also considered to be a CFC.

The CFC's income is taxed in Lithuania if both of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The CFC is registered or organized in a tax haven or the CFC's passive income (interest, royalties and dividends) exceeds onethird of the total CFC's income.
- The effective tax liability of the CFC is less than 50% of the tax liability that would have been applicable in accordance with the Lithuanian tax rules.

However, the CFC's income is not taxed in Lithuania if the CFC has sufficient staff and assets that are required to be engaged in actual economic activity.

Interest deduction limitation rule. The positive difference between an entity's interest expenses and interest income shall be deductible only up to 30% of the entity's taxable earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA).

The following rules also apply:

- The entity is able to deduct exceeding interest expenses up to EUR3 million.
- The entity is able to fully deduct exceeding interest expenses if its financial results are included in the consolidated financial statements of a group, and the equity-to-asset ratio of the entity is not more than two percentage points lower than the equivalent ratio of the group.
- The amount of undeducted interest expenses may be carried forward for an unlimited period.
- If the entity is a part of a group of entities, the interest deduction limitation rules apply to all Lithuanian entities jointly.

Rules for neutralizing hybrid mismatches. A hybrid mismatch is a situation that results in double deduction or deduction without inclusion due to different financial instruments, payments or financial instruments transfer, as well as permanent establishment or revenues (costs) treatment.

Starting in 2020, complex rules are implemented with respect to hybrid mismatches (following the anti-tax avoidance Council Directive 2016/1164/EU). In general, Lithuania follows the principle that to the extent that a hybrid mismatch results in a double deduction, the deduction is given only in the member state in which such payment has its source and that when a hybrid mismatch results in a deduction without inclusion, the member state of the payer denies the deduction of such payment.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (MLI) entered into force in Lithuania on 1 January 2019.

The following table lists the maximum withholding rates under Lithuania's tax treaties.

	Dividends	Interest	Royalties
	%	%	%
Armenia	5/15 (a)	10	10
Austria	5/15 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Azerbaijan	5/10 (a)	10	10
Belarus	10	10	10
Belgium	5/15 (a)	10	0
Bulgaria	0/10 (c)	10	10
Canada	5/15 (a)	10	10
China Mainland	5/10 (a)	10	10
Croatia	5/15 (d)	10	10
Cyprus	0/5 (c)	0	5
Czech Republic	5/15 (a)	10	10
Denmark	5/15 (a)	10	0
Estonia	5/15 (e)	10	10
Finland	5/15 (a)	10	0
France	5/15 (d)	$0/10 \ (m)$	0
Georgia	5/15 (f)	10	10
Germany	5/15 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Greece	5/15 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Hungary	5/15 (a)	10	5/10 (g)
Iceland	5/15 (a)	10	0
India	5/15 (d)	10	10
Ireland	5/15 (a)	10	0
Israel	5/10/15 (d)	10	5/10 (b)
Italy	5/15 (d)	10	0
Japan	$0/10 \ (m)$	$0/10 \ (m)$	0
Kazakhstan	5/15 (a)	10	10
Korea (South)	5/10 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Kyrgyzstan	5/10 (e)	10	10
Latvia	0/15 (h)	0	0
Luxembourg	5/15 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Malta	5/15 (a)	10	10
Mexico	0/15 (k)	10	10
Moldova	10	10	10
Netherlands	5/15 (a)	10	0
North Macedonia	0/10 (k)	10	10
Norway	5/15 (a)	10	0
Poland	5/15 (a)	10	10
Portugal	10	10	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Romania	10	10	10
Russian Federation	5/10 (i)	10	5/10 (b)
Serbia	5/10 (i)	10	10
Singapore	5/10 (a)	10	7.5
Slovak Republic	10	10	10
Slovenia	5/15 (a)	10	10
Spain	5/15 (a)	$0/10 \ (m)$	0
Sweden	5/15 (a)	10	0
Switzerland	5/15 (e)	$0/10 \ (m)$	0
Turkey	10	10	5/10 (b)
Turkmenistan	5/10 (a)	10	10
Ukraine	5/15 (a)	10	10
United Arab	` ′		
Emirates	0/5 (c)	0	5
United Kingdom	5/15 (a)	10	0
United States	5/15 (d)	10	5/10 (b)
Uzbekistan	10	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0/15 (j)	10	10

- (a) The 5% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 25% of the authorized capital of the payer.
- (b) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (c) The 0% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 10% of the authorized capital of the payer.
- (d) The 5% rate applies if the recipient owns at least 10% of the authorized capital of the payer.
- (e) The 5% rate applies if the recipient owns at least 20% of the authorized capital of the payer.
- (f) The 5% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 25% of the authorized capital of the payer and if the total value of the recipient's investment is at least USD75,000.
- (g) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or for transmission by satellite, cable, optic fiber or similar technology. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (h) The 0% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 25% of the authorized capital of the payer.
- (i) The 5% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 25% of the authorized capital of the payer and if the total value of the recipient's investment is at least USD100,000.
- (j) The 0% rate applies if the recipient holds more than 10% of the shares of the payer of the dividends for a period of at least 12 months.
- (k) The 0% rate applies if the recipient owns at least 10% of the authorized capital of the payer.
- The 5% rate applies if the recipient owns at least 25% of the authorized capital of the payer.
- (m) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is not a natural person.

Luxembourg

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Luxembourg City

GMT +1

Ernst & Young Tax Advisory

Services S.à r.l. Mail address:

P.O. Box 780

L-2017 Luxembourg

Street address:

35E, Avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg

Luxembourg

Principal Tax Contact

★ Bart Van Droogenbroek,

Financial Services

+352 42-124-7 (456) Mobile: +352 691-104-456

+352 42-124-1

Fax: +352 42-124-5555

Email: bart.van.droogenbroek@lu.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Patricia Gudino Jonas

+352 42-124-7 (545) Mobile: +352 661-995-545

Email: patricia.gudino@lu.ey.com

Daniela Hockelmann

+352 42-124-7 (259) Mobile: +352 661-995-558

Email: daniela.hockelmann@lu.ey.com

Xavier Hubaux

+352 42-124-7 (588) Mobile: +352 621-838-940 Email: xavier.hubaux@lu.ey.com

Jacques Linon

+352 42-124-7 (342) Mobile: +352 621-838-045 Email: jacques.linon@lu.ey.com

Anabela Lourenço Marques

+352 42-124-7 (068) Mobile: +352 661-995-100

Email: anabela.lourenco@lu.ey.com

Alain Pirard

+352 42-124-7 (364) Mobile: +352 691-104-364

Marc Schmitz

Email: alain.pirard@lu.ey.com +352 42-124-7 (352)

.....

Mobile: +352 691-528-528 Email: marc.schmitz@lu.ey.com

Anja Taferner

+352 42-124-7 (542) Mobile: +352 621-343-517

Giuseppe Tuzze

Email: anja.taferner@lu.ey.com +352 42-124-7 (278)

Mobile: +352 691-838-252 Email: giuseppe.tuzze@lu.ey.com

Bart Van Droogenbroek

+352 42-124-7 (456) Mobile: +352 691-104-456

Email: bart.van.droogenbroek@lu.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Olivier Bertrand +352 42-124-7 (657)

Mobile: +352 691-830-657 Email: olivier.bertrand@lu.ey.com Adriana Boixados Prio +352 42-124-7 (384)

Mobile: +352 691-830-384

Email: adriana.boixados-prio@lu.ey.com

Christophe Joosen +352 42-124-7 (222)

Mobile: +352 691-122-945

Email: christophe.joosen@lu.ey.com

+352 42-124-7 (282)

Dietmar Klos +352 42-124-7 (282

Mobile: +352 691-830-227 Email: dietmar.klos@lu.ey.com

Per Ohlin +352 42-124-7 (011)

Mobile: +352 661-995-011 Email: per.ohlin@lu.ey.com

Vincent Remy +352 42-124-7 (611)

Mobile: +352 661-941-611 Email: vincent.remy@lu.ey.com

♦ Bart Van Droogenbroek +352 42-124-7 (456)

Mobile: +352 691-104-456

Email: bart.van.droogenbroek@lu.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

◆ Nicolas Gillet +352 42-124-7 (524)

Mobile: +352 691-104-524 Email: nicolas.gillet@lu.ey.com

Renaud Labye +352 42-124-7 (193)

Mobile: +352 621-838-193 Email: renaud.labye@lu.ey.com

Fernando Longares +352 42-124-7 (312)

Mobile: +352 661-995-144 Email: fernando.longares@lu.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness

◆ Christian Schlesser +352 42-124-7 (500)

Mobile: +352 661-995-500

Email: christian.schlesser@lu.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desks Abroad

Magdalena Mozdzierz +1 (212) 466-9169

(resident in New York) Email: magdalena.mozdzierz1@ey.com

Xavier Picha +1 (212) 536-1355

(resident in New York) Email: xavier.picha@ey.com

Alexandre Pouchard +1 (312) 879-3007

(resident in Chicago) Mobile: +1 (646) 675-3201 Email: alexandre.pouchard@ey.com

Andres Ramirez-Gaston +1 (408) 918-8372

(resident in San Jose) Email: andres.ramirezgaston@ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Manuela Abreu +352 42-124-7 (356)

Mobile: +352 621-838-606 Email: manuela.abreu@lu.ey.com

John Hames +352 42-124-7 (256)

Mobile: +352 691-830-218 Email: john.hames@lu.ey.com

Christian Mertesdorf +352 42-124-7 (541)

Mobile: +352 661-995-183

Email: christian.mertesdorf@lu.ey.com

Maria Scherer +352 42-124-7 (279)

Mobile: +352 661-995-279 Email: maria.scherer@lu.ey.com

♦ Elmar Schwickerath +352 42-124-7 (408)

Mobile: +352 691-104-408

Email: elmar.schwickerath@lu.ey.com

People Advisory Services

 Sylvie Leick +352 42-124-7 (242) Mobile: +352 691-104-242

Email: sylvie.leick@lu.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Olivier Lambert +352 42-124-7 (361)

Mobile: +352 691-877-361 Email: olivier.lambert@lu.ey.com

Elmar Schwickerath +352 42-124-7 (408)

Mobile: +352 691-104-408

Email: elmar.schwickerath@lu.ey.com

+352 42-124-7 (219) Jacques Verschaffel

Mobile: +352 691-830-219

Email: jacques.verschaffel@lu.ey.com

+352 42-124-7 (362) Yannick Zeippen

Mobile: +352 691-104-362 Email: yannick.zeippen@lu.ey.com

Regulatory and Corporate Services

Jean-Baptiste Barberot +1 (212) 773-2613 (resident in New York)

Mobile: +1 (347) 820-2699

Email: jeanbaptiste.barberot@dp.ey.com

 Stephen d'Errico +352 42-124-7 (188) Mobile: +352 621-838-188

Email: stephen.derrico@lu.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	17 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	17 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	17 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0/15 (b)
Interest	0/20 (c)
Royalties	0
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	17 (d)

- This is the 2020 maximum rate set by the 2019 Budget Law. In addition, a municipal business tax and an additional employment fund contribution (employment fund surcharge) are levied on income (see Section B).
- A 15% dividend withholding tax is imposed on payments to resident and nonresidents. Under Luxembourg domestic law, a full withholding tax exemption applies to dividends if they are paid to qualifying entities established in European Union (EU) or European Economic Area (EEA) member states (that is, Iceland, Liechtenstein or Norway), Switzerland or a country with which Luxembourg has entered into a double tax treaty and if certain conditions are met (see Sections B and F).
- For details, see Interest in Section B.
- (d) The loss carryforward is limited to 17 years for losses incurred from financial years closing after 31 December 2016 (see Section C). No time limitation applies with respect to losses incurred between 1 January 1991 and 31 December 2016.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are subject to tax on their worldwide income. Companies whose registered office or central administration is in Luxembourg are considered resident companies.

Taxation in Luxembourg of foreign-source income is mitigated through double tax treaties. In addition, if no tax treaty applies, a foreign tax credit is available under domestic law.

Nonresident companies whose registered office and place of management are located outside Luxembourg are subject to corporate income tax only on their income derived from Luxembourg

Tax rates. Corporate income tax rates currently range from 15% to 17%, depending on the income level. In addition, a surcharge of 7% is payable to the employment fund. A local income tax (municipal business tax) is also levied by the different municipalities. The rate varies depending on the municipality, with an average rate of 7.5%. The municipal business tax for Luxembourg City is 6.75%, and the maximum effective overall tax rate for companies in Luxembourg City is 24.94%. The following is a sample 2020 tax calculation for a company in Luxembourg City.

Profit	EUR100.00
Corporate income tax at 17%	(17.00)
Employment fund surcharge at 7%	(1.19)
Municipal business tax	(6.75)
	EUR75.06
Total income taxes	EUR24.94
As percentage of profit	24.94%

Furthermore, corporate income tax is levied at a reduced rate of 15% for taxable profits not exceeding EUR175,000. The maximum rate applies to amounts exceeding EUR200,000. For taxable profits between EUR175,000 and EUR200,000, an intermediary rate is applied, corresponding to EUR26,250 plus 31% of the taxable profit exceeding EUR175,000.

Net wealth tax. Net wealth tax is imposed on the net asset value as of 1 January, reduced by the value of qualifying participations (at least 10% of the capital of qualifying domestic or foreign subsidiaries or a participation therein with an acquisition cost of at least EUR1,200,000) that are held directly or through a qualifying fiscally transparent entity. Net wealth tax may be reduced up to the amount of corporate income tax for the preceding year (including the contribution to the employment fund and before deduction of tax credits) by the creation of a net wealth tax reserve (equivalent to five times the reduction requested) that must be maintained for five years in the accounts. This net wealth tax reduction is not granted up to the amount of minimum net wealth tax (determined as described below) due from corporate entities, either on a stand-alone basis or within a tax-consolidation group.

Net wealth tax is levied at a rate of 0.5% on an amount of taxable net wealth called the unitary value (corresponding basically to the sum of assets less liabilities and provisions at a given date as valued according to the provisions of the Luxembourg Valuation Law) up to and including EUR500 million. If the unitary value exceeds this threshold, net wealth tax equals the sum of the following:

- EUR2,500,000 (which corresponds to a rate of 0.5% applied to the amount of EUR500 million)
- 0.05% of the taxable amount exceeding EUR500 million

Resident companies must pay the minimum net wealth tax equal to either of the following:

- EUR4,815 if the sum of financial assets, transferable securities, cash and receivables owed by affiliated companies exceeds 90% of their balance sheet and EUR350,000
- An amount ranging from EUR535 to EUR32,100, depending on their balance sheet total

If the minimum net wealth tax applies, it is reduced by the amount of corporate income tax (including contribution to the employment fund but after deduction of possible tax credits) due from the company for the preceding year.

The following entities are exempt from regular net wealth tax, but subject to the minimum net wealth tax:

- · Securitization vehicle
- Venture capital company (société d'investissement en capital à risque, or SICAR) and reserved alternative investment fund (RAIF; the French translation is fonds d'investissement alternatif réservé, or FIAR) incorporated under the form of a corporation and subject to the same tax regime as a SICAR
- Corporate pension fund (SEPCAV)
- Pension savings association (ASSEP)

Luxembourg investment vehicles. Luxembourg offers a large number of investment vehicles (companies and funds) that can be used for tax-efficient structuring.

Luxembourg Undertakings for Collective Investment in Transferable Securities (UCITSs) are subject to an annual subscription tax (taxe d'abonnement) of 0.05%, levied on their total net asset value, unless a reduced rate or an exemption applies. For the rates of the subscription tax, see Section D. Distributions made by UCITSs are not subject to withholding tax.

Investment vehicles offered in Luxembourg are described below.

Specialized Investment Funds. Specialized Investment Funds (SIFs) are lightly regulated investment funds for "informed investors." In this context, an "informed investor" is one of the following:

- · An institutional investor
- A professional investor
- Any other type of investor who has declared in writing that he
 or she is an "informed investor" and either invests a minimum
 of EUR125,000 or has an appraisal from a bank, an investment
 firm or a management company (all of these with a European
 passport), certifying that he or she has the appropriate expertise, experience and knowledge to adequately understand the
 investment made in the fund

SIFs are subject to significantly simplified rules for setting up fund structures such as hedge funds, real estate funds and private equity funds. Amendments to the SIF Law covering items, such as the authorization process, delegation, risk management, conflict of interest and cross investment between compartments of SIFs, took effect on 1 April 2012. The Law of 12 July 2013 on alternative investment fund managers (AIFMs) further amended the SIF regime.

An exemption for corporate income tax, municipal business tax and net worth tax applies to investment funds in the form of an SIF. These funds are subject only to a subscription tax at an annual rate of 0.01% calculated on the quarterly net asset value of the fund, unless an exemption regime applies (for example, investments in funds already subject to the subscription tax, certain money market funds and pension pooling vehicle funds). Distributions by SIFs are not subject to withholding tax.

Certain double tax treaties signed by Luxembourg apply to an SIF incorporated as an investment company with variable capital (société d'investissement à capital variable, or SICAV) or an investment company with fixed capital (société d'investissement à capital fixe, or SICAF). In general, an SIF constituted as a common fund (fonds commun de placement, or FCP) does not benefit from double tax treaties; however, certain exceptions exist (Andorra, Brunei Darussalam, Croatia, Estonia, Germany, Guernsey, Isle of Man, Jersey, Saudi Arabia, Seychelles, Tajikistan and Uruguay).

Reserved alternative investment funds. A reserved alternative investment fund (RAIF; the French translation is fonds d'investissement alternatif réservé, or FIAR) can be incorporated under the form of a common investment fund (FCP; fonds commun de placement) or of an investment company (SICAV or SICAF). RAIFs are reserved to informed investors (see Specialized Investment Funds).

The law provides for a dual tax regime. The general tax regime is the same as for SIFs, with subscription tax levied at an annual rate of 0.01% (subject to certain exemptions), and applies unless the RAIF invests exclusively in risk capital and is set up under Article 48 of the Reserved Alternative Investment Fund Law, in which case its tax regime is identical to the venture capital companies' tax regime) (see Venture capital companies).

Venture capital companies. A venture capital company (société d'investissement en capital à risque, or SICAR) can be set up under a transparent tax regime as a limited partnership or under a nontransparent tax regime as a corporate company. SICARs are approved and supervised by the Commission for the Supervision of the Financial Sector, but they are subject to few restrictions. They may have a flexible investment policy with no diversification rules or leverage restrictions. SICARs in the form of a corporation benefit from a partial objective exemption regime for income from securities under which losses on disposals and value adjustments made against such investments are not deductible from taxable profits. In addition, SICARs are not subject to subscription tax. For corporations, a dividend withholding tax exemption regime applies. SICARs benefit from a net wealth tax exemption, except that they are subject to the minimum net wealth tax regime and, accordingly, must pay annual net wealth tax under this regime (see *Net wealth tax*).

Securitization companies. A securitization company can take the form of a regulated investment fund or a company (which, depending on its activities, may or may not be regulated). Securitization companies are available for securitization transactions in the broadest sense. They are subject to corporate income tax and municipal business tax. However, commitments to investors (dividend and interest payments) are deductible from the tax base. Distributions of proceeds are qualified as interest payments for Luxembourg income tax purposes and are consequently not subject to withholding tax. Securitization companies benefit from a net wealth tax exemption, except that they are subject to the minimum net wealth tax regime and, accordingly, must pay annual net wealth tax under this regime (see Net wealth tax).

Private asset management companies. The purpose of a private asset management company (société de gestion de patrimoine familial, or SPF) is the management of private wealth of individuals without carrying out an economic activity. SPFs are subject to subscription tax levied at a rate of 0.25% with a minimum amount of EUR100 and a maximum amount of EUR125,000. An exemption from corporate income tax, municipal business tax and net worth tax applies.

SPFs may not benefit from double tax treaties entered into by Luxembourg or from the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive. Dividend and interest income arising from financial assets may be subject to withholding tax in the state of source in accordance with the domestic tax law of that state. Dividend distributions to shareholders are not subject to Luxembourg withholding tax. Interest payments are exempt from withholding tax unless the recipient is a Luxembourg resident individual (see *Interest*).

Holding companies. Holding companies (sociétés de participations financières, or SOPARFI) are fully taxable Luxembourg resident companies that take advantage of the participation exemption regime. They may benefit from double tax treaties signed by Luxembourg as well as the provisions of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive. For information regarding debt-to-equity rules, see Section E. A SOPARFI can be set up as a public company limited by shares (société anonyme), limited company (société à responsabilité limitée) or a partnership limited by shares (société en commandite par actions, or SCA).

Capital gains. The capital gains taxation rules described below apply to fully taxable resident companies and to determined domestic permanent establishments.

Capital gains are generally regarded as ordinary business income and are taxed at the standard rates. However, capital gains on the sale of shares may be exempt from tax if all of the following conditions apply:

- The seller is one of the following:
 - A resident capital company fully subject to tax in Luxembourg or a qualifying resident entity.
 - A Luxembourg permanent establishment of an entity that is resident in another EU state and is covered by Article 2 of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive.
 - A Luxembourg permanent establishment of a capital company resident in a state with which Luxembourg has entered into a tax treaty.

- A Luxembourg permanent establishment of a capital company or cooperative company resident in an EEA state other than an EU state.
- The shares have been held for 12 months or the shareholder commits itself to hold its remaining minimum shareholding in order to fulfill the minimum shareholding requirement for an uninterrupted period of at least 12 months.
- The holding represents at least 10% of the capital of the subsidiary throughout that period, or the acquisition cost is at least EUR6 million.
- The subsidiary of which shares are sold is a resident capital company fully subject to tax, a nonresident capital company fully subject to a tax comparable to Luxembourg corporate income tax or an entity resident in an EU member state that is covered by Article 2 of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive.

However, capital gains qualifying for the above exemption are taxable to the extent that related expenses in excess of exempt dividends received are deducted in the current year or have been deducted in prior years. These related expenses include interest on loans used to finance the purchase of such shares and write-offs.

Administration. In general, the tax year coincides with the calendar year unless otherwise provided in the articles of incorporation. Tax returns must be filed before 31 May in the year following the fiscal year. Luxembourg corporations must file their corporate income tax, municipal business tax and net wealth tax returns by electronic means. The date for filing the tax returns may be extended on request by the taxpayer. Late filing may be subject to a penalty of up to 10% of the tax due. In addition, if the tax return is not filed by the deadline, the tax authorities can impose a penalty of up to EUR25,000.

Taxes are payable within one month after receipt of the tax assessment notice. However, advance payments must be made quarterly by 10 March, 10 June, 10 September and 10 December for corporate income tax, and by 10 February, 10 May, 10 August and 10 November for municipal business tax and net wealth tax. In general, every payment is equal to one-quarter of the tax assessed for the preceding year. If payments are not made within these time limits, an interest charge of 0.6% per month may be assessed.

Luxembourg has introduced a partial self-assessment procedure that is optional for the authorities. This procedure allows the authorities to release tax assessments without verifying the filed tax returns, while keeping a right of verification within a statute of limitations period of five years.

Dividends. Dividends received by resident companies are generally taxable. However, dividends received are fully exempt from corporate income tax if the following conditions are fulfilled:

- The recipient is one of the following:
 - A resident capital company fully subject to tax in Luxembourg or a qualifying resident entity.
 - A Luxembourg permanent establishment of an entity that is resident in another EU state and is covered by Article 2 of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive.
 - A Luxembourg permanent establishment of a capital company resident in a state with which Luxembourg has entered into a tax treaty.

- A Luxembourg permanent establishment of a capital company or cooperative company resident in an EEA state other than an EU state.
- The recipient owns at least 10% of the share capital of the distributing company or the acquisition cost of the shareholding is at least EUR1,200,000.
- The recipient holds the minimum participation in the distributing company for at least 12 months. The 12-month period does not need to be completed at the time of the distribution of the dividends if the recipient commits itself to hold the minimum participation for the required period.

Dividends received from nonresident companies are fully exempt from tax if the above conditions are met and if any of the following applies:

- The distributing company is a fully taxable resident capital company.
- The distributing entity is a nonresident capital company fully subject to a tax comparable to Luxembourg corporate income tax (that is, subject to a mandatory corporate tax at a nominal rate of at least 8.5%, levied on a tax base that is determined according to rules and criteria that are similar to those applicable in Luxembourg).
- The distributing entity is resident in another EU member state and is covered by Article 2 of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive.

The exemption for dividends also applies to dividends on participations held through qualifying fiscally transparent entities.

Expenses (for example, interest expenses or write-downs with respect to participations that generate exempt income) that are directly economically related to exempt income (for example, dividends) are deductible only to the extent that they exceed the amount of exempt income.

If the minimum holding period or the minimum shareholding required for the dividend exemption granted under Luxembourg domestic law is not met, the recipient can still benefit from an exemption for 50% of the dividends under certain conditions.

On the distribution of dividends, as a general rule, 15% of the gross amount must be withheld at source; 17.65% of the net dividend must be withheld if the withholding tax is not charged to the recipient, unless a more favorable rate is provided by a tax treaty. No dividend withholding tax is due if either of the following conditions is met:

- The recipient holds directly, or through a qualifying fiscally transparent entity, for at least 12 months (the holding period requirement does not need to be completed at the time of the distribution if the recipient commits itself to eventually hold the minimum participation for the required 12-month period) at least 10% of the share capital of the payer, which must be a fully taxable resident capital company or other qualifying resident entity, or shares of the payer that had an acquisition cost of at least EUR1,200,000, and the recipient satisfies one of the following additional requirements:
 - It is a fully taxable resident capital company or other qualifying resident entity or a permanent establishment of such company or entity.

- It is an entity resident in another EU member state and is covered by Article 2 of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive.
- It is a capital company resident in Switzerland that is fully subject to tax in Switzerland without the possibility of being exempt.
- It is a Luxembourg permanent establishment of an entity that is resident in another EU member state and that is covered by Article 2 of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive.
- It is a company resident in a state with which Luxembourg has entered into a tax treaty and is subject to a tax comparable to the Luxembourg corporate income tax (that is, subject to a mandatory corporate tax at a nominal rate of at least 8.5%, levied on a tax base that is determined according to rules and criteria that are similar to those applicable in Luxembourg), or it is a Luxembourg permanent establishment of such a company.
- It is a company resident in an EEA member state and is subject to a tax comparable to the Luxembourg corporate income tax (that is, subject to a mandatory corporate tax at a nominal rate of at least 8.5%, levied on a tax base that is determined according to rules and criteria that are similar to those applicable in Luxembourg), or it is a Luxembourg permanent establishment of such a company.
- The distributing company is an investment fund, a SIF, a SPF, a SICAR or a RAIF.

Luxembourg has enacted the anti-hybrid clause and the antiabuse clause, as adopted by the European Commission through Directives 2014/86/EU and 2015/121/EU, respectively. Since 1 January 2016, the Luxembourg tax exemption for dividends derived from an otherwise qualifying EU subsidiary (see above) does not apply to the extent that this income is deductible by the EU subsidiary. In addition, the participation exemption for dividends from qualifying EU subsidiaries and the exemption from Luxembourg dividend withholding tax for income (dividend) distributions to qualifying EU parent companies of Luxembourg companies does not apply if the income is allocated in the context of "an arrangement or a series of arrangements which, having been put into place for the main purpose or one of the main purposes of obtaining a tax advantage that defeats the object or purpose of the PSD (Parent-Subsidiary Directive), are not genuine having regard to all relevant facts and circumstances." In line with the European Council's directive, the law continues by stating that "an arrangement, which may comprise more than one step or part, or a series of arrangements, shall be regarded as not genuine to the extent that they are not put into place for valid commercial reasons which reflect economic reality."

These clauses apply only within the intra-EU context for income allocated after 31 December 2015.

Interest. Except for the cases discussed below, no withholding tax is imposed on interest payments. For interest linked to a profitsharing investment, dividend withholding tax may apply.

Withholding tax at a rate of 20% is imposed on interest payments made to individuals resident in Luxembourg by the following:

Luxembourg paying agents

 Paying agents established in the EU or in an EEA state other than an EU state, if a specific form is filed by the recipient by 31 March of the calendar year following the year of receipt of the interest

The withholding tax is final if the interest income is derived from assets held as part of the private wealth of the individual.

Foreign tax relief. A tax credit is available to Luxembourg resident companies for foreign-source income (derived from a country with which no double tax treaty is in place) that has been subject to an equivalent income tax abroad. The same applies to withholding tax levied in the country of source of the income in accordance with the provisions of an applicable double tax treaty and Luxembourg tax law. The maximum tax credit corresponds to the Luxembourg corporate income tax that would have been payable on the net foreign-source income but for the tax credit.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The taxable income of corporations is generally based on the annual financial statements prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. Profits disclosed are adjusted for exempt profits, nondeductible expenses, special deductions, loss carryforwards, transfer-pricing adjustments and for financial years starting on or after 1 January 2019, inclusion of undistributed net income of controlled foreign companies (CFCs).

Expenses incurred exclusively for the purposes of the business are generally deductible, except to the extent disallowed (from 1 January 2019) by interest limitation rules or by anti-hybrid rules introduced by the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive (ATAD). For tax years starting on or after 1 January 2020, as a result of the transposition of the Council Directive (EU) 2017/952 of 29 May 2017 amending the ATAD regarding hybrid mismatches with third countries (ATAD 2), the territorial scope of the anti-hybrid mismatch rules will be extended to third countries. Furthermore, the scope of the hybrid mismatch rules is expanded to cover hybrid financial instrument mismatches, hybrid permanent establishment mismatches, hybrid entity mismatches, imported mismatches, hybrid transfers and tax residency mismatches. Expenses incurred with respect to exempt income are disallowed (see Section B for a description of the tax treatment of expenses related to tax-exempt dividends).

Accounting rules. International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS), as adopted by the EU, were introduced in Luxembourg in 2010. Undertakings may apply the IFRS provisions to financial years that remained open on the date of entry into force of this law. However, a tax balance sheet is required to bring valuation of assets and liabilities in line with tax valuation rules, which generally avoids the taxation of unrealized gains. In addition, companies that prepare their accounts under the Luxembourg generally accepted accounting principles' standards may also opt for the use of fair value accounting for financial instruments.

A new chart of accounts and an electronic filing requirement for the trial balance for statistical purposes became mandatory in Luxembourg for certain entities for fiscal years beginning after December 2010.

Inventories. Inventory must be valued at the lower of acquisition (or production) cost or fair market value. The cost may be calculated either on the basis of weighted-average prices, first-in, first-out (FIFO), last-in, first-out (LIFO) or a similar method, provided the business situation justifies such a method. The method chosen should be applied consistently.

Provisions. Provisions for losses and uncertain liabilities may be deductible for tax purposes if they are based on objective facts and if the corresponding charge is deductible and economically connected to the relevant tax year.

Tax depreciation. The straight-line depreciation method and, under certain conditions, the declining-balance method (except for buildings) are allowed.

Commercial buildings are depreciated at straight-line rates ranging from 1.5% to 4%. The straight-line rate for industrial buildings is 4%. Land may not be depreciated.

The depreciation rates under the straight-line method are 10% for plant and machinery, 20% for office equipment and 25% for motor vehicles. The declining-balance depreciation rates may be as high as 3 times the straight-line depreciation rate without exceeding 30% (4 times and 40% for equipment exclusively used for research and development).

Depreciable assets with a useful life of one year or less and those with a value not exceeding EUR870 may be deducted in full from business income in the year of acquisition.

Taxpayers may also opt for a deferred depreciation; the linear depreciation of an asset for a given financial year can, on request of a taxpayer, be deferred until the end of the useful life of such asset, at the latest. This measure allows taxpayers to better manage tax credits that can only be used for a specified period (tax credit for investment or tax credit for hiring unemployed persons) as well as the carryforward of tax losses, which is also limited in time (17 years).

Special tax depreciation for investments in clean technology. Businesses making eligible investments aimed at protecting the environment and providing for the rational use of energy may elect an accelerated tax amortization of 80% of the depreciation base.

Intellectual property. Eighty percent of the net income derived from qualifying intellectual property (IP) rights is exempt from income tax (Luxembourg corporate income tax and municipal business tax) and net wealth tax under certain conditions. Capital gains derived from the disposal of qualifying IP rights also benefit from the exemption regime. The scheme covers patents, trademarks, designs, domain names and software copyrights.

To comply with the nexus approach agreed to at the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) level (Action 5 of the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting [BEPS] plan on Countering Harmful Tax Practices More Effectively, Taking into Account Transparency and Substance) and at the EU level, the

above regime is abolished from 1 July 2016 for income taxes and from 1 January 2017 for net wealth tax. However, the internationally agreed five-year transitional period, as proposed by the German and UK governments and endorsed by the OECD and the G20, applies. The current IP regime will accordingly continue to apply for a transitional period, which began on 1 July 2016 and ends on 30 June 2021, to any qualifying IP that has been created or acquired before 1 July 2016, including improvements made to such IP, provided that such improvements were completed before 1 July 2016. Similarly, for net wealth tax purposes, the above regime will continue to apply to the above-mentioned IP until 1 January 2021 (inclusive), which is the key date for the calculation of the unitary value and, accordingly, the 2021 net wealth tax.

However, the transitional period includes a safeguard measure (in line with the OECD recommendations on Action 5), which states that the transitional period expires on 31 December 2016 if both of the following circumstances exist:

- The IP has been acquired after 31 December 2015 from a "related party." For the definition of related party, the law refers to Article 56 of the Income Tax Law, which states that parties are related "When an enterprise participates, directly or indirectly in the management, control or capital of another enterprise, or where the same individuals participate, directly or indirectly, in the management, control or capital of two enterprises ..." "Acquisition" is defined as any acquisition for value of IP, including acquisitions resulting from a tax-neutral restructure, such as a merger, demerger, business contribution or similar transaction.
- At the time of its acquisition, the IP has not qualified for the Luxembourg IP regime or for a foreign tax regime corresponding to the Luxembourg IP regime.

A further safeguard measure, which has been adopted from the OECD Final Report on Action 5, is the automatic communication by the Luxembourg tax authorities to the competent authority of another country of the identity of any taxpayer who is considered to be a new adherent to the IP regime (that is, any taxpayer that benefits from the IP regime for IP created or acquired after 6 February 2015, which corresponds to the date of release by the OECD of "Action 5: Agreement on the Modified Nexus Approach for IP Regimes" document). The information must be communicated, regardless of whether an advance ruling is provided, no later than the earlier of the following:

- Three months after the date on which the information becomes available to the Luxembourg tax authorities
- One year after the date of filing of the tax return by the taxpayer

A law of 17 April 2018 introduced a new IP regime, applicable from the 2018 fiscal year, through a new Article 50ter of the Income Tax Law, which provides for an 80% tax exemption for net income derived from qualifying IP. Based on the agreed nexus approach, the formula to be applied broadly corresponds to the proportion of qualifying expenditures compared to overall expenditures (nexus ratio) applied to adjusted and compensated (in this context, compensated refers to the offsetting of losses incurred on one qualifying IP asset against profits derived from another qualifying IP asset) net eligible income from the IP asset.

Tax credits

General investment tax credit. A tax credit of 13% is granted for additional investments in qualifying assets made during the tax year. Qualifying assets consist of depreciable tangible fixed assets other than buildings that are physically used in EU or EEA member states. Certain assets are excluded from this tax credit, such as motor vehicles, assets that have a useful life of less than three years and secondhand assets. In addition, an 8% credit is granted for qualifying new investments up to EUR150,000, and a 2% credit is granted for investments over that amount. If investments are made to create jobs for disabled persons, these rates are increased to 9% and 4%, respectively. Investments may qualify for both credits.

Effective from 1 January 2018, the grant of the investment tax credit is extended to the following:

- Electric cars, which are passenger cars with zero emissions, functioning exclusively on electricity or on hydrogen fuel cells. The measure should apply only to those cars whose date of first registration is after 31 December 2017.
- Acquired software, subject to certain limits and conditions. The investment tax credit on the acquisition of software is 8% for investment amounts not exceeding EUR150,000 and 2% for the investment exceeding that amount. The maximum amount of the tax credit for the acquisition of software cannot exceed 10% of the corporate income tax due for the tax year in which the financial year of the acquisition of the software ends.

Tax credit for ecological equipment. The rates for the general investment tax credit (see General investment tax credit) are increased from 8% to 9% and from 2% to 4% for certain investments intended to protect the environment.

The above credits reduce corporate income tax and may be carried forward for 10 years.

Tax credit for professional training. From 2018, the former tax credit of 14% is abolished and replaced by co-financing measures (cash grants). The amount of these grants depends on the size of the enterprise (from 2% up to 20% of the amount of investments made in training).

Tax credit for hiring of unemployed. Ten percent of the monthly gross salary paid to persons who were unemployed can be offset against corporate income tax under certain conditions.

Tax credit for venture capital investments. Eligible projects may qualify for a corporate income tax credit of 30% of the nominal amount of so-called venture capital certificates, limited to a maximum credit of 30% of taxable income.

Relief for losses. Trading losses, adjusted for tax purposes, incurred in or after 1991 may be carried forward without a time limitation. For losses incurred in financial years closing after 31 December 2016, the use of loss carryforwards is limited to 17 years. The oldest losses are deemed to be used first. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. A Luxembourg company and its wholly owned (at least 95% of the capital, which may be reduced to 75% in exceptional situations) Luxembourg subsidiaries may form a "vertical fiscal unity." The fiscal unity allows the affiliated subsidiaries to combine their respective tax results with the tax result of the parent company of the consolidated group. To qualify for a fiscal unity, both the parent and its wholly owned subsidiaries must be resident capital companies that are fully subject to tax. A Luxembourg permanent establishment of a nonresident capital company fully subject to a tax comparable to Luxembourg corporate income tax also qualifies as a parent company of the group. The fiscal unity rules also allow a fiscal unity between a Luxembourg parent company and its indirectly held Luxembourg subsidiary through a nonresident qualifying company or a tax-transparent entity.

Companies that are part of a fiscal unity suffer the minimum net wealth tax at the level of each entity, but the consolidated amount of minimum tax is capped at EUR32,100.

Companies may also form a "horizontal fiscal unity." The fiscal unity can be formed by two or more Luxembourg-resident companies owned by the same nonresident parent, provided that the parent company is resident in an EEA state and fully subject to a tax comparable to Luxembourg corporate income tax. In addition, Luxembourg permanent establishments of a nonresident company, regardless of its fiscal residence, are allowed to be included in a fiscal unity, provided that this company is fully liable to a tax corresponding to Luxembourg corporate income tax.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, on the supply of goods and services within Luxembourg and on the import	
of goods and services into Luxembourg	
General rate	17
Other rates	3/8/14
Subscription tax (taxe d'abonnement), annual	
tax on the value of a company's shares; rate	
depends on type of company	
Société de Gestion de Patrimoine Familial (SPFs)	0.25
Investment funds	
Certain funds of funds, certain institutional	
monetary funds, Pension Fund Pooling	
Vehicles (PFPVs), microfinance UCIs	0
and Exchange Traded Funds	0
Specialized Investment Funds (SIFs), dedicated	
funds (funds owned exclusively by institutional	
investors), institutional compartments of funds,	
monetary funds and cash funds, on the condition	0.01
that the exemption regime does not apply Other funds	0.01
0 11101 101100	0.05
Social security contributions on salaries (2020	
rates); paid by	
Employer (including health at work contribution	11 16
but excluding accident and mutual insurance)	11.16

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Employee (including care insurance)	12.45
Payroll taxes, for accident insurance; paid by	
employer; as of 1 January 2020, the accident	
insurance rates vary depending on a "bonus-ma	ılus"
factor ranging from 0.9 to 1.5 applied on a base	e
rate of 0.8%; this factor is attributed considering	ıg
the costs generated by the accidents that occurr	ed
at work during an observation period; every	
employer in Luxembourg has received a	
communication informing it of the rate to be	
applied (2020 rates)	0.675 to 1.125
Health at work contribution, on salaries; paid	
by employer (2020 rate)	0.11
Care insurance on gross employment income;	1.4
paid by employee (2020 rate)	1.4
Mutual insurance (2020 rates); paid by	
employer	0.46 to 2.70

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Luxembourg does not impose transfer restrictions. The Banque Centrale de Luxembourg (BCL) and the Service Central de la Statistique et des Etudes Économiques (the national statistical institute of Luxembourg) monitor the transfer of funds. Effective from 1 January 2012, this obligation was transferred to the companies themselves on a monthly basis. The reporting obligation also applies to selected companies in the non-financial sector that, based on previous activity, are expected to realize large volumes of transactions, mainly services, with foreign counterparts.

Debt-to-equity rules. The Luxembourg tax law does not contain any specific thin-capitalization rules. In principle, borrowed money that is necessary for financing an operation is not limited to a percentage of paid-in capital. However, based on the abuse-of-law doctrine, the authorities tend to challenge debt-to-equity ratios of companies engaged in holding activities that are greater than 85:15. Under the abuse-of-law doctrine, the tax authorities may challenge fictitious or abnormal transactions and schemes that are entered into for the sole purpose of avoiding taxes.

Prior to 2019, anti-avoidance rules in Luxembourg tax law consisted mainly of a general anti-avoidance rule (GAAR), a sham provision and more specific anti-avoidance rules such as rules introduced with effect from 1 January 2016 with respect to the application of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive (see Section B for a description of the general anti-abuse rule regarding the participation exemption) and rules introduced in the area of transfer pricing (see below).

However, the Law of 21 December 2018 implementing the EU ATAD (the ATAD Law) has introduced several anti-tax avoidance provisions applicable to tax years starting on or after 1 January 2019. The ATAD Law clarified the scope of the Luxembourg GAAR in line with the GAAR included in the ATAD. As reworded, the GAAR provides that the tax law cannot be circumvented by an abuse of forms or institutions of law; the latter occurs if a legal path is used and if at least one of the principal

objectives of this path is to obtain a circumvention or reduction of taxation that defeats the object or purpose of the tax law and is not authentic (that is, it is not put in place for valid commercial reasons that reflect economic reality).

The ATAD Law also introduced anti-hybrid mismatch rules under which Luxembourg will deny the deduction of an expense related to a hybrid arrangement to the extent the latter would otherwise result in a deduction both in Luxembourg and in another EU member state (double deduction) or in a deduction in Luxembourg without inclusion in anther EU member state involved in the arrangement. The law implementing ATAD 2 further expands the scope of the current anti-hybrid mismatch rules (effective from financial years starting on or after 1 January 2020).

The ATAD Law limits the deductibility of "exceeding borrowing costs" to the higher of EUR3 million or 30% of taxable earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA); exceeding borrowing costs may be carried forward with no time limit, and unused interest capacity may be carried forward for five years. Interest on loans concluded before 17 June 2016 and not subsequently modified is grandfathered; an equity escape rule is available to members of a group consolidated for financial accounting purposes; stand-alone entities and financial undertakings specified by the ATAD Law (essentially credit institutions, regulated investment firms, insurance and reinsurance undertakings, Undertaking for Collective Investments in Transferable Securities [UCIT] management companies, Alternative Investment Fund Managers [AIFMs], UCITs, Alternative Investment Funds [AIFs; see Special tax regime for carried interest] managed by an AIFM, and certain pension institutions) are not subject to interest limitation.

For companies that are members of a fiscal unity (see *Groups of Companies* in Section C), the interest limitation rules apply to the fiscal unity as a whole, unless all the members opt for the rules to apply to each company individually.

The ATAD Law also introduced CFC rules under which the income of a CFC (as defined by the ATAD Law) that is not distributed directly to the Luxembourg controlling entity, that results from arrangements put in place for the essential purpose of obtaining a tax advantage and that are "non-genuine arrangements" is included in the Luxembourg entity's taxable income to the extent that it arises from assets and risks in relation to which the Luxembourg entity carries out significant people functions.

With respect to the transfer-pricing legislation, according to Article 56 of the Income Tax Law, if associated enterprises enter into transactions that do not meet the arm's-length principle, any profits that would have been realized by one of the enterprises under normal conditions are included in the profits of that enterprise and taxed accordingly. Based on this measure and on the general anti-abuse provision, the tax authorities can substitute an arm's-length price if transactions with a related party are entered into at an artificial price or if transactions are entered into in an abnormal manner and are solely tax-motivated.

Article 56bis of the Luxembourg Income Tax Law further clarifies the concept of the arm's-length principle. This article contains the basic framework of a transfer-pricing analysis based on principles revised in the context of BEPS Action Plan. It particularly focuses on the comparability analysis and contains new elements to be considered, incorporating the conclusions from Actions 8 to 10 of the BEPS Plan into domestic law.

On 27 December 2016, the Luxembourg tax authorities issued an administrative Circular (LIR No. 56/1-56bis/1), reshaping the transfer-pricing framework for companies carrying out intragroup financing activities in Luxembourg. The Circular, which refers to the aforementioned Article 56bis, provides additional guidance regarding the substance and transfer-pricing requirements in line with the OECD guidelines. This Circular replaces Circular No. 164/2 of 28 January 2011 and Circular No. 164/2bis of 8 April 2011, effective from 1 January 2017.

Chamber of Commerce fee. Membership in the Chamber of Commerce, which requires an annual membership fee, is mandatory for all commercial companies having their legal seat in Luxembourg and for Luxembourg branches of foreign companies. The fee ranges from 0.025% to 0.20%, depending on the taxable profit of the company, before loss carryforwards, as provided by the Luxembourg income tax law. The fee is assessed on the basis of the taxable profit realized two years before the year the contribution is due. For companies in a loss situation, partnerships and limited companies (société à responsabilité limitée) must make a minimum contribution of EUR70, while other corporations must make a minimum annual contribution of EUR140. Companies that mainly perform a holding activity and that are listed as such in the Statistical Classification of Economic Activities in the European Community (Nomenclature statistique des activités économiques dans la communité européene, or NACE) Code must pay a lump-sum fee of EUR350.

Special tax regime for expatriate highly skilled employees. The provisions of the beneficial income tax regime for expatriates apply to assignments or recruitments made after 1 January 2011. If the employer meets certain conditions, the tax regime can apply to employees who are sent to work temporarily in Luxembourg on an assignment between intragroup entities and to employees who are directly recruited abroad by a company to work temporarily in Luxembourg. Under the tax regime, tax relief is provided for certain costs related to expatriation if several conditions are met.

Special tax regime for carried interest. The Law on Alternative Investment Fund Managers (AIFMs), dated 12 July 2013, defines "carried interest" as a share in the profits of the Alternative Investment Fund (AIF) accrued to the AIFM as compensation for the management of the AIF, excluding any share in the profits of the AIF accrued to the AIFM as a return on any investment by the AIFM in the AIF. The AIFM law allows the taxation of carried interest realized by certain natural persons that are employees of the AIF or their management company as "speculative income" under Luxembourg's income tax law. The tax rate is 25% of the marginal tax rate applicable to the adjusted income.

To benefit from the tax regime, natural persons must not have been Luxembourg tax residents, nor have been subject to tax in Luxembourg on their professional revenues, during the five years preceding the year of implementation of the AIFM law. Natural persons must establish their tax domicile in Luxembourg during the year of implementation of the AIFM law or during the following five years. The favorable tax treatment is limited to the 10-year period beginning with the year in which the individual persons begin their activity entitling them to the above income.

The above tax regime expired on 31 December 2018. The Luxembourg government plans to revise and enhance this regime to ensure that Luxembourg remains attractive to investment fund managers.

Limitation of corporate tax deductibility of "golden handshakes."

To limit excessive "golden handshakes" to departing employees, voluntary departure indemnities or dismissal indemnities above EUR300,000 are not tax-deductible for employers. Tax rules at the level of the employee remain fully applicable. A fractioned payment that is made over several years is deemed to be a single payment.

Islamic finance. The Luxembourg tax administration provides guidance covering the Luxembourg tax treatment of some contracts and transactions with respect to Islamic finance. This clarifies the revenue repatriation mechanism of Luxembourg's Shariacompliant financing instruments as well as structuring capacities.

VAT Group. In 2018, Luxembourg introduced a VAT Group regime. The VAT Group is considered to be a single taxable person with the result that intra-group transactions are disregarded for VAT purposes and VAT returns are due only in the name of the VAT Group.

VAT free zone. Luxembourg has a temporary exemption regime for VAT purposes. This regime provides a VAT suspension system for transactions concerning goods stored in specific locations

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under Luxembourg domestic tax law. Dividend distributions to companies resident in a treaty jurisdiction are covered by the Luxembourg participation exemption regime. As a result, a full exemption from Luxembourg dividend withholding tax may apply if certain conditions are met (see Section B).

	Dividends %	Interest (m) %	Royalties %
Andorra	0/5/15 (cc)	0	0
Armenia	0/5/15 (s)	0	0
Austria	0/5/15 (a)(d)	0	0
Azerbaijan	0/5/10 (n)	0	0
Bahrain	0/10 (z)	0	0
Barbados	0/15 (1)	0	0
Belgium	0/10/15 (c)(d)	0	0
Brazil	0/15 (g)	0	0
Brunei Darussalam	$0/10 \ (z)$	0	0

		LUXEMBOU	RG 1005
	Dividends %	Interest (m) %	Royalties %
Bulgaria	0/5/15 (a)(d)	0	0
Canada	0/5/15 (h)	0	0
China Mainland	0/5/10 (a)	0	0
Croatia	0/15 (d)(s)	0	0
Cyprus	0/5 (d)(ff)	0	0
Czech Republic	0/10 (aa)(d)	0	0
Denmark	0/5/15 (a)(d)	0	0
Estonia	0/10 (d)(bb)	0	0
Finland	0/5/15 (a)(d)	0	0
France (dd)	0/15 (d)(hh)		0
Georgia	0/5/10 (o)	0	0
Germany	0/5/15 (d)(w)	0	0
Greece	0/7.5 (d)	0	0
Guernsey	0/5/15 (g)	0	0
Hong Kong SAR	0/10 (q)	0	0
Hungary	0/10 (d)(z)	0	0
Iceland	0/5/15 (a)	0	0
India	0/10	0	0
Indonesia	0/10/15 (a)	0	0
Ireland	0/5/15 (a)(d)	0	0
Isle of Man	0/5/15 (g)	0	0
Israel	0/5/10/15 (u)	0	0
Italy	0/15 (d)		0
Japan	0/5/15 (g)	0	0
Jersey Kazakhstan	0/5/15 (g) 0/5/15 (y)	0	0
Korea (South)	0/10/15 (g)	0	0
Kosovo (dd)	0/10/13 (g) 0/15 (ff)	0	0
Laos	0/5/15 (f)	0	0
Latvia	0/5/10 (a)(d)	0	0
Liechtenstein	0/5/15 (r)	ő	0
Lithuania	0/5/15 (a)(d)	ŏ	ő
Malaysia	0/5/10 (g)	0	0
Malta	0/5/15 (a)(d)	0	0
Mauritius	0/5/10 (g)	0	0
Mexico	0/5/15 (g)	0	0
Moldova	0/5/10(t)	0	0
Monaco	0/5/15 (s)	0	0
Morocco	0/10/15 (a)	0	0
Netherlands	0/2.5/15 (a)(d)	0	0
North Macedonia	0/5/15 (a)	0	0
Norway	0/5/15 (a)	0	0
Panama	0/5/15 (s)	0	0
Poland	0/15 (d)(x)	0	0
Portugal	0/15 (d)	0	0
Qatar	0/5/10 (p)	0	0
Romania	0/5/15 (a)(d)	0	0
Russian Federation	0/5/15 (j)	0	0
San Marino	0/15 (1)	0	0
Saudi Arabia	0/5	0	0
Senegal	0/5/15 (gg)	0	0
Serbia	0/5/10 (a)	0	0
Seychelles	0/10 (z)	0	0
Singapore	0	0	0
Slovak Republic	0/5/15 (a)(d)	0	0

	Dividends %	Interest (m) %	Royalties %
Slovenia	0/5/15 (a)(d)	0	0
South Africa	0/5/15 (a)	0	0
Spain	0/5/15 (a)(d)	0	0
Sri Lanka	0/7.5/10 (k)	0	0
Sweden	0/15 (d)	0	0
Switzerland	0/5/15 (f)	0	0
Taiwan	0/10/15 (e)	0	0
Tajikistan	0/15	0	0
Thailand	0/5/15 (a)	0	0
Trinidad and Tobago	0/5/10 (g)	0	0
Tunisia	0/10	0	0
Turkey	0/5/15 (a)	0	0
Ukraine	0/5/15 (ee)	0	0
United Arab Emirates	$0/5/10 \ (g)$	0	0
United Kingdom	0/5/15 (a)(d)	0	0
United States	0/5/15 (b)	0	0
Uruguay	0/5/15 (g)	0	0
Uzbekistan	0/5/15 (a)	0	0
Vietnam	0/5/10/15 (i)	0	0
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0/15 (d)	0	0

- (a) The 5% rate (Netherlands, 2.5%; Indonesia, Korea (South), Morocco and Thailand, 10%) applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (b) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that, on the date of payment of the dividends, has owned directly at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer for an uninterrupted period of at least two years and if such dividends are derived from an industrial or commercial activity effectively operated in Luxembourg. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns directly at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (c) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is a company that, since the beginning of the fiscal year, has a direct holding in the capital of the company paying the dividends of at least 25% or paid a purchase price for its holding of at least EUR6,197,338.
- (d) Under an EU directive, withholding tax is not imposed on dividends distributed to a parent company resident in another EU state if the recipient of the dividends holds directly at least 10% of the payer or shares in the payer that it acquired for a price of at least EUR1,200,000 for at least one year. This holding period does not need to be completed at the time of the distribution if the recipient commits itself to eventually holding the participation for the required period.
- (e) The 15% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a collective-investment vehicle established in the other jurisdiction and treated as a body corporate for tax purposes in that other jurisdiction. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (f) The 0% rate applies if, at the time of the distribution, the beneficial owner is a company that has held at least 25% of the share capital of the payer for an uninterrupted period of at least two years. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the share capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (g) The second listed rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer.
- (h) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power in the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (i) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that meets either of the following conditions:
 - It holds directly or indirectly at least 50% of the capital of the payer.
 - It has invested in the payer more than USD10 million or the equivalent in Luxembourg or Vietnamese currency.

The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 25%, but less than 50%, of the capital of the payer and if such beneficial owner's investment in the payer does not exceed USD10 million or the equivalent in Luxembourg or Vietnamese currency. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.

- The lower rate of 5% applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital in the distributing company and that has invested at least EUR80,000 (or equivalent in rubles) in such company.
- The 7.5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the shares of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds at least 10% of the payer for a continuous period of 12 months before the decision to distribute the dividend. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (m) Interest payments may be subject to withholding tax in certain circumstances. For details, see Section B.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 30% of the paying company's capital and if the value of its investment in the paying company is at least USD300,000 at the payment date.
- The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 50% of the capital of the payer and that has invested more than EUR2 million or its equivalent in the currency of Georgia. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 10% of the capital of the payer and that has invested more than EUR100,000 or its equivalent in the currency of Georgia. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The 5% rate applies to individuals who own directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and who have been residents of the other contracting state for at least 48 months preceding the year in which the dividends are paid. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the shares in the payer or if it acquired the shares in the payer for a price of at least EUR1,200,000. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- Withholding tax is not imposed on dividends distributed to a parent company if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that, at the time of the payment of dividends, has held directly for an uninterrupted period of 12 months at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends or that has a capital participation with an acquisition cost of at least EUR1,200,000 in the company paying the dividends. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 20% of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and if the payer company is a resident of Israel and the dividends are paid out of profits that are subject to tax in Israel at a rate lower than the normal rate of Israeli company tax. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer of the dividends during the period of six months immediately before the end of the accounting period for which the distribution of profits takes place.
- (w) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital in the distributing company. In other cases, the 15% rate applies, including dividends arising from real estate companies that benefit from a full or partial tax exemption or that treat distributions as tax deductible. SICAVs, SICAFs, SICARs and qualifying FCPs are in the scope of the new double tax treaty with Germany and may benefit from the withholding tax regime.

- The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that directly holds (x) at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends for an uninterrupted period of 24 months. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (y) that holds directly at least 15% of the shares of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (z) that holds directly at least 10% of the shares of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a (aa) partnership) that holds for an uninterrupted period of at least one year directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (bb) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. A 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner holds directly and for an uninter-(cc) rupted period of 12 months at least 10% of the shares of the payer or paid a purchase price for its holding of at least EUR1,200,000. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company other than a partnership holding directly at least 10% of the share capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- The provisions of this treaty apply from 1 January 2020.
- (ee) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds, for an uninterrupted period of three years preceding the date of payment of the dividends, a direct participation of at least 50% in the paying company and if an investment of at least USD1 million or its equivalent in the local currencies of the contracting states has been made in the capital of the paying company. This rate applies only insofar as the distributed dividend is derived from an industrial or commercial activity. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 20% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends. The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a
- (ff) partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer.
- The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner holds directly and for an uninter-(gg) rupted period of 12 months at least 10% of the shares of the payer or paid a purchase price for its holding of at least EUR1,200,000. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company, other than a partnership, holding directly at least 20% of the share capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (hh) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner holds directly at least 5% of the payer's capital during a period of 365 days, including the day of the payment.

Mongolia repealed its treaty with Luxembourg, effective from 1 January 2014.

Luxembourg has signed and enacted new tax treaties or amendments to existing tax treaties with Argentina and Botswana, but these treaties and amendments are not yet in force. The withholding tax rates under these new treaties and amendments are not reflected in the table above.

Following treaty negotiations, treaty drafts or amendments to existing treaties have been initialed with Cape Verde, Ghana, Kyrgyzstan, Oman and South Africa. New treaties or amendments to existing treaties have been signed with Albania and

Tax treaty negotiations with Chile, Egypt, Ethiopia, Mali, New Zealand, Pakistan, the Slovak Republic and the United Kingdom are under way.

Since 2009, Luxembourg has signed numerous new treaties or treaty amendments with other countries. As a result, Luxembourg complies with OECD standards with respect to information exchange between tax authorities and reinforces international fiscal cooperation against tax fraud.

On 7 June 2017, Luxembourg (together with 67 other jurisdictions) signed the Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent BEPS (the MLI). At the time of signature, Luxembourg and all of the other signatories submitted a list of its tax treaties in force that it would like to designate as Covered Tax Agreements (CTAs that is, to be amended through the MLI). The most important changes that will affect all of Luxembourg's tax treaties relate to the introduction of a principal purpose test and an amendment of the preamble that states that the relevant tax treaty is not intended to create opportunities for non-taxation or reduced taxation. Luxembourg is one of only 25 countries that decided to apply mandatory binding arbitration. Following the adoption of the law of 7 March 2019 approving the MLI, Luxembourg deposited its instrument of approval with the OECD on 9 April 2019. It also submitted its final MLI positions and a list of 81 tax treaties which Luxembourg entered into with other jurisdictions that it wishes to designate as a CTA. The MLI entered into force for Luxembourg on 1 August 2019. The provisions of the MLI with respect to a CTA will have effect after Luxembourg and the other party to the relevant CTA have deposited their instrument of ratification, acceptance or approval of the MLI and a specified time has passed, with a further distinction between different provisions:

With respect to taxes withheld at source on amounts paid or credited to nonresidents, the provisions will have effect when the event giving rise to such taxes occurs on or after the first day of the calendar year that begins on or after the latest of the dates on which the MLI enters into force for each of the contracting jurisdictions to the CTA. For contracting jurisdictions to a CTA that have already deposited their instrument of ratification, acceptance or approval or that deposit it before the end of September 2019, the provisions of the MLI will have effect when the event giving rise to taxes withheld at source occurs on or after 1 January 2020.

With respect to all other taxes levied by a contracting jurisdiction, the first taxes for which the provisions will enter into effect are those that are levied with respect to tax periods beginning on or after the expiration of a period of six calendar months from the latest of the dates on which the MLI enters into force for each of the contracting jurisdictions to the CTA. For contracting jurisdictions to a CTA that have already deposited their instrument of ratification, acceptance or approval or that deposit it before the end of April 2019, the provisions of the MLI will have effect for taxes levied with respect to tax periods beginning on or after 1 February 2020.

Macau

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Macau	GMT +8
EY 21/F, 39 Macau 61 Avenida de Almeida Ribeiro Macau SAR	+853 8506-1888 Fax: +853 2878-7768, +853 2832-2500
Business Tax Advisory	
May Leung	+852 2629-3089
(resident in Hong Kong)	Fax: +852 2118-4150 Email: may.leung@hk.ey.com
Alan Ng	+852 2629-3305
(resident in Hong Kong)	Fax: +852 3185-4524

This chapter relates to the tax jurisdiction of the Macau Special Administrative Region (SAR) of China.

Email: alan.ng@hk.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	12 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	12 (a)(b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	12 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) (c)	
Dividends	0 (d)
Interest	0
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	0
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	3 (e)
	O .

- (a) For the 2019 tax year, complementary tax is imposed on taxable profits in excess of MOP600,000 at a rate of 12%.
- (b) For details regarding the taxation of capital gains, see Section B.
- (c) Macau law does not contain any specific measures imposing withholding taxes except for service fees paid to individuals. Under certain circumstances, interest or royalties received by nonresidents from Macau may be regarded as income from commercial or industrial activities in Macau and taxed at the normal corporate income tax rates.
- (d) Dividends are not taxable if they are distributed by entities that have paid corporate income tax at the corporate level on the distributed income.
- (e) For details regarding tax losses, see Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies and individuals carrying on commercial or industrial activities in Macau are subject to complementary tax in Macau. An entity established in Macau is regarded as carrying on business in Macau, and its profits are subject to complementary tax. Non-Macau entities that derive profits from commercial or industrial activities in Macau are also subject to complementary tax.

Rates of corporate income tax. The same complementary tax rates apply to companies and individuals. The following are the complementary tax rates for the 2019 tax year.

Taxat	Taxable profits Tax on lower		Rate on
Exceeding MOP	Not exceeding MOP	amount MOP	excess %
0	600,000	0	0
600,000	_	0	12

For the 2020 tax year, income derived from Portuguese-speaking countries is exempt from Macau corporate income tax, provided that it is taxed in those countries.

In addition, interest income and gains from the sale or redemption of local bonds issued by Mainland China governments and state-owned enterprises are exempt from Macau complementary tax.

Offshore companies. Macau Offshore Companies (MOCs) are exempt from Macau complementary tax. A company qualifies as an MOC if it is established under Macau's offshore law and if it meets certain criteria.

Law No. 15/2018, Repeal of the Legal Regime of the Offshore Services, was published in the *Official Gazette* of the Macau Special Administrative Region on 27 December 2018. All offshore licenses will become invalid on 1 January 2021. MOCs will be required to be converted into local companies and comply with normal local tax filing obligations.

Capital gains. The Macau Complementary Tax Law does not distinguish between a "capital gain" and "revenue profit." Companies carrying on commercial or industrial activities in Macau are subject to complementary tax on their capital gains derived in Macau.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year.

For tax purposes, companies are divided into Groups A and B. These groups are described below.

Group A. Group A companies are companies with capital of over MOP1 million (USD125,000) or average annual taxable profits over the preceding three years of more than MOP1 million. Other companies maintaining appropriate accounting books and records may also elect to be assessed in this category by filing an application with the Macau Finance Services Bureau before the end of the tax year. Companies that are considered as the Ultimate Parent Entities (UPEs) of multinational groups are also classified as Group A companies.

Income of Group A companies is assessed based on their financial accounts submitted for tax purposes. These companies are required to file between April and June of each year complementary tax returns with respect to the preceding year. The tax returns must be certified by local accountants or auditors registered with the Macau Finance Services Bureau.

Group A companies may carry forward tax losses to offset taxable profits in the following three years.

Group B. All companies that are not Group A companies are classified as Group B taxpayers.

For Group B companies, tax is levied on a deemed profit basis. Financial information in tax returns submitted by Group B companies normally serves only as a reference for tax assessment. Group B companies are normally deemed to earn profits for each year of assessment, regardless of whether the taxpayers have earned no income or incurred losses for the year.

Group B companies are required to file annual tax return forms for the preceding year between February and March. Certification of the tax return forms by registered accountants or auditors is not required.

Group B companies may not carry forward tax losses.

Dividends. Dividends are normally paid out of after-tax profits. Consequently, no tax is imposed on dividends.

Group A companies (see *Administration*) may claim deductions for dividends declared out of current-year profits. Under such circumstances, the recipients of the dividends are subject to complementary tax on the dividends.

Foreign tax relief. Macau does not grant relief for foreign taxes paid except for those specified under double tax treaties with Macau.

C. Determination of trading income

General. As discussed in Section B, companies are divided for tax purposes into Groups A and B. For Group A companies, taxable profits are based on the profits shown in the signed complementary tax return, subject to adjustments required by the tax law. Group B companies are taxed on a deemed profit basis.

To be deductible, expenses must be incurred in the production of taxable profits. Certain specific expenses are not allowed, such as life insurance and fines. The deduction of provisions is restricted.

For the 2020 tax year, subject to satisfaction of certain conditions, for costs incurred for innovation and technology development purposes by Group A taxpayers, the first MOP3 million are eligible for a three times tax deduction, and the remaining expenses for the same purpose are entitled to a two times tax deduction, up to a maximum total deduction of MOP15 million.

Inventories. Inventories are normally valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Cost can be determined using the weighted average or first-in, first-out (FIFO) methods.

Provisions. The following are the rules for the tax-deductibility of provisions in Macau:

- Provision for bad debts: deductible up to 2% of trade debtor's year-end balance
- Provision for inventory loss: deductible up to 3% of the value of the closing inventory at the end of the year
- · Provision for taxes: not deductible
- Other provisions: subject to approval by the tax authorities

Tax depreciation. Tax depreciation allowances are granted for capital expenditure incurred in producing taxable profits. These allowances are calculated based on the actual cost of purchase or construction, or, if the amount of the cost is not available, the book value accepted by the Macau Finance Services Bureau. The following are the maximum straight-line depreciation rates in Macau.

Asset	Maximum rate (%)
Industrial buildings (including hotels)	
First year	20
Subsequent years	4
Commercial and residential buildings	
First year	20
Subsequent years	2
Central air-conditioning plant	14.29
Central telecommunication, telephone	
and telex systems	10
Elevators and escalators	10
Vessels, dredgers and floating cranes	10
Transport equipment	
Light vehicles	20
Heavy vehicles	16.66
Furniture	
Office	20
Residential	16.66
Computers, minicomputers and word	
processors	25
Other office equipment	20
Non-electronic equipment and machinery	14.29
Electronic equipment and machinery	20
Computer software	33.33
Molds	33.33
Patents	10
Other assets	Various

Relief for losses. Group A companies (see Section B) may carry forward losses for three years. Loss carrybacks are not allowed.

Groups of companies. Macau does not allow consolidated returns or provide other relief for groups of companies.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate

Property tax, levied annually on owners of real property in Macau; the tax is applied to the actual rental income for leased property and to the deemed rental value for other property as determined by the Macau Finance Services Bureau; up to 10% of the rent or rental value may be deducted to cover repairs and maintenance, and other expenses related to the property; certain buildings are exempt including industrial buildings occupied by their owners for industrial purposes, new residential or commercial buildings for the first 6 years on the islands of Coloane and

Nature of tax	Rate
Taipa and for the first 4 years in other parts	
of Macau, and new industrial buildings for	
the first 10 years on Coloane and Taipa and	
for the first 5 years in other parts of Macau	
Rental property (tax incentive granted under Law No. 22/2019 for the reduction of property	•
tax for leased properties to 8% for 2020)	8%
Other property	6%
Stamp duty, on selling price or assessable	070
value of transferred property; payable by	
purchaser	1% to 3%
	s 5% surcharge)
Additional stamp duty; payable on the	υ,
acquisition of residential properties by	
corporations or non-Macau residents	10%
Additional stamp duty; payable on the	
acquisition of a second residential	
property by an individual or corporation	5 0 /
who owns a residential property	5%
Additional stamp duty; payable on the	
acquisition of a third residential property	
or additional residential properties by an individual or corporation who	
owns residential properties	10%
Special stamp duty, on transaction price;	1070
payable by transferor of residential properties,	
shops, offices and car parks; subject to	
exemptions under certain special circumstances	
Property acquired by the vendor on or after	
14 June 2011(for residential properties) and	
30 October 2012 (for shops, offices and	
car parks) and sold within one year after	
acquisition (from the issuance date of the	
stamp duty demand note)	20%
Property acquired by the vendor on or after	
14 June 2011 (for residential properties) and	
30 October 2012 (for shops, offices and car	
parks) and sold in the second year after	
acquisition (from the issuance date of the stamp duty demand note)	10%
samp dary demand note)	10/0

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in Macau is the pataca (MOP). Since 1977, the pataca has been closely aligned with the Hong Kong dollar (HKD), moving within a narrow band around an exchange rate of MOP103 to HKD100. Because the Hong Kong dollar is officially pegged to the US dollar, the value of the pataca is closely associated with the value of the US dollar. The current exchange rate is approximately MOP8:USD1.

Macau does not impose foreign-exchange controls.

Debt-to-equity rules. Except for the banking and financial services sector, no statutory debt-to-equity requirements or capitalization rules are imposed in Macau.

Country-by-Country Reporting. A company that is the UPE of a multinational group is classified as a Group A taxpayer and must comply with the Country-by-Country (CbC) Reporting requirement.

The CbC Report filing threshold, which is set in accordance with the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) recommendation, is consolidated turnover exceeding MOP7 billion in the preceding year.

The primary obligation for CbC Report filing falls on the UPEs of multinational groups that are resident in Macau. A CbC Report must be prepared for each accounting period beginning on or after 1 January 2019.

Macau UPEs that hold overseas subsidiaries should file a notification with the Macau Finance Services Bureau within three months after the end of the relevant accounting period, regardless of whether the consolidated turnover exceeds MOP7 billion. For those UPEs that have consolidated turnover exceeding MOP7 billion, the deadline for filing a CbC Report is 12 months after the end of the relevant accounting period.

F. Tax treaties

Macau has entered into double tax treaties with Cape Verde, Mainland China, Mozambique, Portugal and Vietnam. Macau has also signed tax treaties with Belgium and the Hong Kong SAR, but these treaties are not yet in force.

Madagascar

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Antananariyo GMT +3

EY +261 20-22-217-96, +261 20-23-217-96

Villa Pervenche Fax: +261 20-22-216-48

Lotissement Bonnet Ivandry

101 Antananarivo Madagascar

Business Tax Advisory

Yann Rasamoely +261 20-22-217-96, +261 20-23-217-96

Mobile: +261 33-11-00-374

Email: yann.rasamoely@mu.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Ekow Eghan +27 (11) 772-3012

(resident in Johannesburg) Mobile: +27 83-600-1425 Email: ekow.eghan@za.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	10/20 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	20 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	20 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	10 (b)
Interest	20 (c)
Royalties	10 (d)
Other Non-salary Payments	5/10 (e)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	` '
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- (a) The 10% rate applies to entities carrying out activities within the framework of health and/or education. The 20% rate applies to companies with turnover of MGA200 million or more. For companies with a lower amount of turnover, a special corporate income tax called Synthetic Tax is applied at a rate of 5%. For further details, see Sections B and C.
- (b) Withholding tax on dividends applies to payments of dividends to foreign companies and/or individuals. A parent-subsidiary regime exists for local entities (see Section B).
- (c) This withholding tax applies to resident and nonresident corporations and individuals.
- (d) This withholding tax applies to nonresident corporations.
- (e) The 5% withholding tax applies to residents, and the 10% withholding tax applies to nonresident corporations and individuals.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies deriving taxable income from activities carried out in Madagascar are subject to corporate income tax. Resident companies are companies incorporated in Madagascar, which include subsidiaries, permanent establishments and branches of foreign companies.

Tax rates. For companies with turnover of MGA200 million or more, the corporate income tax rate is 20%.

The minimum tax is MGA100,000 plus 0.5% of annual turnover (including capital gains) for companies carrying out the following activities:

- · Agricultural
- Craft
- Mining
- Industrial
- Tourism
- Transport

This minimum tax equals 0.1% of annual turnover for fuel station filling companies. For inland carriers, the minimum tax will be revised by regulatory text. For companies engaged in other activities, the minimum tax is MGA320,000 plus 0.5% of annual turnover.

The minimum tax applies if the company incurs a loss or if the corporate income tax calculated using the 20% rate is less than the minimum tax to be paid as stated above.

Individuals or companies exclusively performing public procurement contract activities are subject to one specific withholding tax at a rate of 8%, designated as the public procurement contracts tax (Taxe sur les Marchés Publics), and are exempt from minimum tax.

For entities carrying out activities within the framework of the health and/or education framework, the applicable rate is 10%, and the minimum tax is MGA100,000 plus 0.1% of annual turnover.

For companies with turnover of less than MGA200 million, a special corporate income tax called Synthetic Tax is applied at a rate of 5%.

Free zones' companies. Free zones' companies are exempt from corporate income tax for the following time periods.

- In general for free zones' companies: the first 15 years of their activities in the free zone
- For free Industrial Processing Enterprises (Entreprises Industrielles de Transformation, or EITs) and Basic Intensive Production Enterprises (Entreprises de Production Intensive de Base, or EPIBs): the first 5 years of their activities
- For free Service Enterprises (Entreprises Service, or ESs): the first 2 years of their activities

The above companies are subject to corporate income tax at a rate of 10% for subsequent years and to minimum tax at a rate of 0.5%.

Large mining investments. Mining companies making investments over USD25 million can benefit from legal and tax incentives if they are eligible under a special law called Loi sur les Grands Investissments Miniers (LGIM). They are exempt from minimum tax for five years from the beginning of exploitation.

The corporate income tax rates are 25% for owners of mining permits and 10% for the transformation entities.

Capital gains. Capital gains are included in taxable income and subject to corporate income tax. Income from the following is subject to capital gains tax at a rate of 20%:

- Possession of property or rights relating to that property
- The sale of shares in entities of which all or part of the value comes, directly or indirectly, from property located in Madagascar, or rights relating to this property

Administration. The standard tax year is the calendar year. However, companies may select a tax year running from 1 July to 30 June or another tax year.

Companies using the standard tax year must file financial statements and the corporate income tax return with the Malagasy tax authorities by 15 May of the year following the tax year. For companies choosing a tax year-end other than the standard tax year-end, the filing must be made by the 15th day of the fourth month following the year-end. Companies must make six installments of corporate income tax for each tax year. Each payment must equal one-sixth of the preceding year's tax amount. The installments are payable by 15 February, 15 April, 15 June, 15 August, 15 October and 15 December. The financial statements should also be filed online.

Before engaging in activities in Madagascar, an entity must apply for tax registration by completing a specified form during the company creation procedure. The tax registration for wholesalers requires the filing of a specific declaration. A tax identification card is issued to a new taxpayer on the completion of registration.

The tax identification card must be renewed every year at the time of submission of the corporate income tax return.

Taxpayers that compute taxable income under the actual regime must open a bank account in their name.

Financial statements provided to private or public entities require the visa or certification of the tax administration.

Nonresident entities must file a declaration that details all goods and services purchased during a financial year (annual third-party declaration).

Shareholders' current-account transactions (loans granted by shareholders to the company) must be evidenced by registered-loan agreements and be regularly recorded.

In the case of a tax audit, the tax authority may require any documents and information about the nature of the business relationships between a resident company and foreign company, the companies' transfer-pricing methods, and the activities and tax regimes of the companies. A failure to provide documents and information to the tax authority is subject to a fine of MGA5 million (approximately USD1,382).

Industrialists and commercial enterprises under the value-added tax regime are required to have an analytical accounting and a stock card. A failure to comply with this obligation is subject to a fine of 1% of annual turnover. Analytical accounting is a system that is primarily intended to track expense and revenue accounts by categories in order to determine profit and loss for each activity. A stock card is a statement of goods kept regularly on hand for use or sale.

Tax litigation claims may be made only if prior payment of accepted tax is made. The relevant receipt must be attached to the claim.

Tax may be collected through various legal means, including the seizure of assets. However, sales of seized objects are subject to prior written authorization of the Head of Tax Office.

Dividends. Dividends paid to foreign companies and/or individuals are subject to withholding tax.

A special local parent-subsidiary regime exists. Under this regime, only 5% of the dividends received by parent companies from their subsidiaries is subject to corporate income tax. To benefit from this regime, the company receiving the dividends must satisfy the following requirements:

- It must submit an application for the parent-subsidiary regime to the tax authorities before the end of the financial year.
- It must be resident in Madagascar.
- It must hold at least 75% of the share capital of the subsidiary.
- It must be a public limited company or a private limited company.
- It must be subject to corporate income tax.
- It must have a consolidated annual turnover of more than MGA200 million.
- It must not have subsidiaries and branches located in jurisdictions that have lower tax rates than Madagascar.
- It must not be subject to another preferential regime.

Withholding income tax. All payments made to nonresident service suppliers are subject to withholding income tax at a rate of 10%, regardless of whether the service is rendered inside or outside Madagascar. This is a final tax. The tax is withheld and paid by the recipient of the service to the competent tax authority before the 15th of the month following the month of the withholding.

Unregistered resident individuals and companies that import and export goods and/or provide services and goods to registered individuals and companies are subject to income tax at a rate of 5%. This income tax is withheld by the following:

- · Custom agents for imported and exported goods
- Purchasers for resident suppliers of goods and services

C. Determination of trading income

General. For companies with turnover of MGA200 million or more, taxable income is based on financial statements prepared according to the Chart of Account or the Plan Comptable Géneral (PCG 2005), which conforms to the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS' 2003 version) and International Accounting Standards (IAS).

Business operating expenses are generally deductible unless specifically excluded by law. The following expenses are not deductible:

- Interest paid on shareholder loans in excess of the interest rate determined for the interest applicant by the central bank plus two percentage points on an amount not exceeding two times the authorized capital equity. None of the interest on shareholder loans is deductible if the capital is not fully paid up.
- Certain specified charges and subsidies.
- Taxes, penalties and most liberalities (payments that do not produce a compensatory benefit to the company).
- Interest, arrears, income from bonds, loans, deposits, royalties
 on operating licenses, patents, trademarks, manufacturing processes or formulas, or other similar rights and remuneration for
 services paid by residents to nonresident individuals or companies, unless it is established that these payments are in line with
 the resident's business, regularly evidenced and not exaggerated.
- Forty percent of the amount of the difference between the total fringe benefits and the value of the fringe benefits included in the tax base for the Payroll Tax (Impôts sur les Revenus Salariaux Assimilés, or IRSA; IRSA applies to any remuneration and fringe benefits earned by resident or nonresident employees sourced from their assignment or employment in Madagascar).
- The "per diem" employee benefits to cover living expenses exceeding the threshold provided by regulatory text.
- Capital losses on title transfers.
- Losses related to public procurement contracts incurred by a company performing simultaneously public procurement contracts activities and other activities.

Expenses incurred on transactions with unregistered individuals or companies that have been subject to withholding tax of 5% are deductible if the correct tax has been paid to the tax authority.

Turnover and charges relating to public market are not included in the corporate income tax base. However, losses incurred in public-market activities are not deductible.

The arm's-length principle for payments made between affiliated entities applies in Madagascar.

For entities with turnover of less than MGA200 million, taxable income is based on the turnover for the financial year.

Inventories. Inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or market value. For goods that are not identifiable, cost must be determined through the use of the weighted average cost-price method or the first-in, first-out method.

Provisions. Provisions are generally deductible for tax purposes if they are established for clearly specified losses or expenses that are probably going to occur and if they appear in the financial statements and in a specific statement in the tax return.

Depreciation. Land is not depreciable for tax purposes. Other fixed assets may be depreciated using the straight-line method at

rates generally used in the industry. The following are some of the applicable straight-line rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Commercial and industrial buildings	5
Office equipment	10
Motor vehicles	15
Plant and machinery	10

In certain circumstances, plant and machinery and other assets may be depreciated using the declining-balance method or an accelerated method.

Tax credit. Entities engaged in renewable energy production and distribution activities may benefit from a tax credit equal to the tax corresponding to 50% of the invested amount. This incentive also applies to other specified investments by entities in the tourism, industrial or construction sectors. The credit is annually capped to 50% of the amount of corporate income tax. The excess amount may be carried forward without time limitation, subject to the above limit of 50%.

Entities subject to Synthetic Tax benefit from a tax reduction of 2% of the amount of purchased goods and equipment supported by regular invoices. However, the tax to be paid cannot be less than 3% of turnover.

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward for five years. Losses attributable to depreciation may be carried forward indefinitely. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Malagasy law does not provide for consolidated tax filings.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate (%)

Value-added tax (VAT); on goods sold and services rendered in Madagascar; also imposed on public and private companies engaged in telecommunications activities, redistribution of broadcasting and television programs or the providing of services electronically; entities that have annual turnover of less than MGA200 million (approximately USD55,286) are not liable to VAT; materials and equipment for the production of renewable energy are exempt from VAT; cash payments made between entities liable to VAT are forbidden; only payments by bank check, wire transfer, credit card, non-endorsed bill of exchange and mobile banking are allowed General rate

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Special Withholding Tax on Public Procurement	
Contracts (Taxes sur les Marchés Publics, or	
TMP); discharges entities from corporate income	
tax, Synthetic Tax and VAT; TMP is withheld	
by the public accountant at the moment of payment	
(advances or balance) and paid by the public	
accountant to the competent tax authority by	
the 15th day of the following month; the tax	
base is the amount of the transaction; operator	
must file TMP returns with the competent	
tax authority by the 15th day of the month	
following the month of the withholding made	
by the public accountant; details of operations	
linked to the public market must be attached	
to the financial statements submitted to the tax	0
authority at the end of a financial year	8
Urban tax; annual tax on the rental value	Various
of property that is part of business assets Registration duties on transfers of real	various
property, businesses or movable property,	
and free inter vivos transfers	5
(The occupying or use of movable or	3
immovable property must be supported	
by a lease agreement. This implies that	
registration fees at a rate of 2% are	
imposed on the total amount of rent	
during the lease agreement period.)	
Social security contributions	
For family allowances; on gross monthly	
remuneration; amount of remuneration	
subject to contributions is limited based	
on the minimum salary provided by decree	
Employer	13
Employee	1
For illness and pregnancy; on gross monthly	
remuneration, which is not limited; payable	
by employer	5

E. Foreign-exchange controls

The currency in Madagascar is the ariary (MGA).

Exchange-control regulations exist in Madagascar. For foreignexchange control purposes, the two kinds of operations are current operations and capital operations.

Current operations include transfers abroad of profits after payments of taxes, dividends, earned income, expatriate allowances and savings. Current operations require only a transfer declaration to a local bank.

Capital operations include operations relating to stock transfers, shares of liquidation bonuses, sales of businesses or assets and compensation for expropriations. Capital operations involving transfers abroad require an authorization from the Ministry of Finance.

Madagascar is a member of the South African Development Community (SADC) and the Common Market for Eastern and Southern Africa (COMESA).

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The table below provides the withholding tax rates under the Canada, France, Mauritius and Morocco treaties. The domestic rates apply if they are lower than the treaty rates.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Canada	5/15	10	5/10
France	0	15	10/15
Mauritius	0	10	5
Morocco	10	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0	10	10*

^{*} This withholding tax applies to nonresident companies.

Malawi

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Malawi landline and mobile phone numbers are not preceded by a city code. When dialing these numbers from within Malawi, dial 0 before dialing the number.

Blantyre	GMT +2
EY Mail address: P.O. Box 530 Blantyre Malawi	+265 1-876-476 Fax: +265 1-870-605, +265 1-872-850
Street address: Apex House Kidney Crescent Blantyre Malawi	
Rusiness Tay Advisory	

Business Tax Advisory

Shiraz Yusuf +265 1-876-476

Mobile: +265 8888-27-611 Email: shiraz.yusuf@mw.ey.com

Wame Pearson +265 1-876-476

Mobile: +265 991-875-900 Email: wame.pearson@mw.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Josephine Banda +263 (4) 750-979

(resident in Harare, Zimbabwe) Email: josephine.banda@zw.ey.com

A. At a glance

-	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	30 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	30/35 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	35
Withholding Tax Rate (%) (c)	
Dividends	10 (d)
Interest	20 (e)
Royalties	20 (e)
Rent	15 (e)
Payments for Services	20
Payments for Casual Labor Exceeding	
MWK15,000	20
Fees	10 (e)
Commissions	20 (e)
Payments to Nonresidents Without a	
Permanent Establishment in Malawi	10/15 (f)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	6

- (a) For other rates and information regarding a mineral royalty, see Section B.
- (b) See Section B.
- (c) See Section B for an extended list of withholding taxes and for further details regarding these taxes.

- (d) This withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to residents and nonresidents.
- (e) This withholding tax is imposed on foreign companies with a permanent establishment in Malawi.
- (f) The 10% rate applies to income derived from a mining project by way of interest, royalties, payment for independent personal services or dividends. The 15% rate applies to management fees and other payments.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Locally incorporated companies and branches of foreign companies are subject to corporate income tax on their income deemed to be from a source in Malawi. Income is deemed to be from a source within Malawi if it is derived from the carrying on in Malawi of a "trade." For this purpose, "trade" covers any employment, profession, business, calling, occupation, or venture, including the leasing of property. Foreign-source income is exempt from corporate income tax.

Rates of corporate income tax. Locally incorporated companies are subject to corporate income tax at a rate of 30%. Branches of foreign companies are subject to tax at a rate of 35%.

Effective from 1 July 2016, income tax is imposed on income from life insurance business at a rate of 30%. Life insurance companies are subject to tax on their investment income, including income from the leasing of property, in accordance with the general provisions of the Taxation Act.

Effective from 1 July 2016, a mineral royalty is payable as a tax with respect to mining products at the following rates:

- All minerals other than precious stones and semiprecious stones and commercial minerals exported in an unmanufactured state: 5%
- Commercial minerals exported in an unmanufactured state: 5%
- Precious stones and semiprecious stones: 10%

The mineral royalty is payable to the Malawi Revenue Authority on a quarterly basis within 21 days after the end of each quarter of the year of assessment.

Capital gains and losses. Pending enactment of the Capital Gains Tax Act, capital gains derived by companies are included in taxable income and are subject to tax at the applicable corporate income tax rate.

For assets qualifying for capital allowances, capital gains and losses equal the difference between the sales proceeds and the writtendown tax value of the assets. For assets not qualifying for capital allowances, capital gains equal the difference between the sales proceeds and the basis of the asset, which is either the cost of the asset or the open market price of the asset at the time of acquisition. The basis of a capital asset may be determined under either of the following methods:

- Applying the consumer price index published by the National Statistical Office at the date of disposal of the asset that is applicable to the year in which the purchase or the construction of the asset was effected or completed
- Using the value of the asset as of 1 April 1992 that was submitted to and accepted by the Commissioner of Taxes, adjusted by the consumer price index published by the National Statistical Office at the date of disposal of the asset

Capital gains are not subject to tax if they are used within 18 months to purchase a qualifying asset like, or related in service or use to, the asset that was sold.

Capital losses on assets not qualifying for capital allowances can be offset only against current or future capital gains. However, such capital losses may be set off against other income in the year in which a company ceases to exist. Capital losses with respect to assets on which capital allowances have been granted are fully deductible from taxable income.

Effective 1 July 2015, gains realized on the transfer of property from an individual to a trust is exempt from income tax.

Administration. The tax year runs from 1 July to 30 June. The year of assessment for income tax is any period of 12 months with respect to which tax is chargeable. Financial years ending on or before 31 August are normally treated as relating to the tax year ended in June of that calendar year.

Companies must file an income tax return with the Commissioner General of the Malawi Revenue Authority within 180 days after the end of the year of assessment.

At the beginning of each year of assessment, the company must estimate the tax payable in that year. This estimated tax, which is known as provisional tax, must be paid quarterly by the 25th day of the month following the end of each quarter. The total installments must equal at least 90% of the actual tax liability for the year of assessment.

If the amount of tax unpaid as a percentage of the total tax liability exceeds 10% but does not exceed 50%, a penalty equal to 25% of the unpaid tax is imposed. If the percentage of unpaid tax exceeds 50%, a penalty equal to 30% of the unpaid tax is imposed.

Effective from 1 July 2015, interest on unpaid tax is charged at the prevailing bank lending rate plus 5% per year.

Under a self-assessment system, taxpayers are responsible for calculating their tax liability and submitting tax returns together with any outstanding tax due. The Malawi Revenue Authority accepts the return as filed and does not issue any administrative assessments. If it is not satisfied, it will undertake to verify the correctness of the information contained in the return.

Dividends. A final withholding tax at a rate of 10% is imposed on dividends distributed to resident and nonresident companies and individuals. Dividends are not subject to another 10% withholding tax if they are redistributed. Declaration of the dividend by companies should be made within 30 days of the declaration to the tax authority.

Tax on deemed interest. Interest income is deemed with respect to interest-free loans and is subject to income tax, effective from 1 July 2015.

Effective from 1 July 2018, the law was amended to include interest where 0% or no interest is charged on loans between related parties. Interest on domestic loans is at the prevailing bank rate plus 5% per year and interest on foreign loans is at the London

Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) plus 5% on the US dollar equivalent of the loan.

Withholding taxes. Certain payments are subject to withholding tax. The tax is withheld by the payer and remitted to the Malawi Revenue Authority monthly by the 14th day of the following month. Recipients of the payments treat the withholding tax as an advance payment of tax that offsets income tax subsequently assessed.

Withholding Tax Exemption Certificates may be issued to qualifying taxpayers whose affairs are up to date (that is, companies that have no outstanding tax liabilities or who have made satisfactory arrangements to settle any outstanding tax liabilities). Under the Income Tax Act, no exemption from withholding tax is granted for bank interest, rent, royalties, fees, commission, payments for casual labor and payments to contractors and subcontractors. The Commissioner General may exempt from withholding tax the receipts of certain persons or organizations that are exempt from tax under the Income Tax Act. The following table provides withholding tax rates for payments to residents and to nonresidents with a permanent establishment in Malawi. For tax purposes, resident companies are companies incorporated in Malawi.

Payment	Withholding tax rate (%)
Interest	20
Royalties	20
Rent	20
Payments for supplies to traders and institutions	
for foodstuffs and other supplies	3
Fees	20
Commissions	20
Payments for carriage and haulage	10
Payments for sales of tobacco	
and other products	3
Payments to contractors and subcontractors	
in the building and construction industry	4
Payments for public entertainment	20
Payments of over MWK15,000 for casual labor	20
Payments for services	20

The income of nonresidents arising or deemed to arise from a source within Malawi that is not attributable to a permanent establishment of the nonresident in Malawi is subject to a final withholding tax at a rate of 15% on management fees and other payments and 10% on income derived from a mining project by way of interest, royalties, payments for independent personal services or dividends, unless the income is specifically exempt from tax under a double tax treaty or tax law.

A withholding tax is also imposed on dividends (see *Dividends*).

Foreign tax relief. If foreign income that has been taxed in a foreign country is included in taxable income in Malawi, a tax credit is available to reduce the tax payable in Malawi. To qualify for this relief, the company must prove to the Commissioner General that it has paid the tax on the income in the foreign country. On receipt of this proof, the Commissioner General grants the relief.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is the income reported in the companies' financial statements, subject to certain adjustments.

Amounts received for the right of use or occupation of land and buildings or plant and machinery or for the use of patents, designs, trademarks or copyrights or other property, which in the opinion of the Commissioner General is of a similar nature, is included in taxable income.

Certain income is specifically exempt from tax under the Taxation Act, including foreign-source income.

Realized foreign-exchange gains and losses are assessable. Unrealized foreign-exchange gains and losses are not taxable or deductible.

Expenditure that is not of a capital nature and losses, wholly and exclusively and necessarily incurred for the purposes of trade or in the production of income, are allowable as deductions in determining the taxable income of a company. For tax purposes, certain expenses are not allowed as deductions, including the following:

- Losses or expenses that are recoverable under insurance contracts or indemnities
- Tax on the income of the taxpayer or interest payable on such tax
- Income carried to any reserve fund or capitalized
- An expense relating to income that is not included in taxable income
- Contributions by an employer to any pension, sickness, accident or unemployment fund that has not been approved by the Commissioner General
- · An expense for which a subsidy has been or will be received
- Rent or cost of repairs to premises not occupied for purposes of trade
- Fringe benefits tax and any penalty chargeable on the fringe benefits tax

Expenditure incurred within 18 months before the start of a manufacturing business is allowable as a deduction if it would normally be allowable in the course of business.

Deductions of employer pension contributions are limited to 15% of the employees' gross annual salary.

If land is sold and if timber that is intended for sale is growing on the land, the market value of the timber is included in the seller's taxable income. However, a deduction is allowed. If the land was acquired by the taxpayer for valuable consideration, the Commissioner General apportions a reasonable portion of that consideration to the timber and this amount may be deducted. If no valuable consideration was given for the land, the Commissioner General sets a reasonable value for the standing timber, which may be deducted.

In determining taxable income derived from farming, expenses with respect to the following are allowed as deductions:

- The stamping, leveling and clearing of land
- · Works for the prevention of soil erosion
- · Boreholes

- Wells
- · Aerial and geophysical surveys
- Water control work with respect to the cultivation and growing of rice, sugar or other crops approved by the Minister of Finance and water conservation work (reservoir, weir, dam or embankment constructed for the impounding of water)

Inventories. Trading stock and work in progress must be valued based on the cost or market sales price.

Livestock may be valued for tax purposes at either cost or market selling value.

Capital allowances

Investment allowance. An investment allowance is granted at a rate of 100% of the cost of new or unused industrial buildings and plant or machinery that is used by the company for "manufacturing," which includes hotels and farming. The rate is 40% if these items are used.

For purposes of investment allowance, plant and machinery does not include motor vehicles intended or adapted for use on roads.

Staff housing does not qualify for the investment allowance.

The investment allowance reduces the value of the asset for purposes of calculating the annual allowance in subsequent years of assessment.

Initial allowance. The initial allowance is granted with respect to capital expenditure incurred during the year of assessment on certain assets that are used for the purposes of the company's trade or business or for farming purposes. "Manufacturers" can claim either initial allowances or investment allowances on industrial buildings and plant and machinery, but they cannot claim both allowances for the same asset. The following are the rates for the initial allowance.

Assets	Rate (%)
Farm improvements, industrial buildings	
and railway lines	10
Articles (includes working instruments),	
implements, machinery and utensils	
(private passenger vehicles are excluded)	20
Farm fencing	331/3

Annual allowances. Annual allowances are claimed on cost in the first year and subsequently on written-down values. For newly constructed commercial buildings, other than industrial buildings, with a cost of at least MWK100 million, the rate is 2.5%. For farm improvements, industrial buildings and railway lines, the rate of the annual allowance is 5%. For farm fencing, the rate is 10%. For other assets, the allowances granted are determined by the Commissioner General. The rates vary between 10% and 40%, depending on the type of asset.

Mining allowance. An allowance equal to 100% of expenditure incurred by mining companies may be claimed. The export allowance and transport allowance (see *Special allowances*) may not be claimed by mining companies.

Balancing charge or allowance. If an asset for which capital allowances have been claimed and allowed is disposed of during the year of assessment, the proceeds of disposal, if any, are set off against the written-down tax value of the asset, and either a balancing charge or allowance arises.

Special allowances. Malawi offers special tax allowances, which are described below.

Export allowance. An allowance equal to 25% of taxable income from export proceeds is granted with respect to sales of goods that are classified as nontraditional exports. The Commissioner General has issued a directive providing that the export allowance should be calculated on "taxable" export proceeds less export-related expenses. This remains an area of controversy with much debate surrounding the interpretation of the meaning of "taxable income." Tea, tobacco, sugar and coffee do not qualify for this allowance.

International transport allowance. An allowance equal to 25% of the international transport costs with respect to non-traditional exports may be claimed. Tea, tobacco, sugar and coffee do not qualify for this allowance.

Research expenditure. Expenditure not of a capital nature that is incurred by a company on experiments and research with respect to the company's business are allowed as a deduction from taxable income. Similar deductions apply to contributions, bursaries (broadly, scholarships) and donations to research institutions for the purposes of industrial research or scientific experimental work or education connected with the business of the company.

Relief for losses. In general, losses incurred in trading operations may be carried forward and offset against profits in the following six years. Loss carrybacks are not allowed.

Effective from 1 July 2016, losses attributable to a mining start-up expenditure, or to a deductible expenditure incurred before the issuance of a small-scale mining license, a medium-scale mining license, a large-scale mining license or an artisanal mining permit that first applies to the mining project may be deducted in the year that the losses arise and in the following year up to a period of 10 years after the losses arise, or in the following year up to a period of 10 years after a mining permit first applies to the mining project, whichever is later. The taxpayer may choose which losses to deduct to gain the most deductions for these and other losses.

Groups of companies. Malawi does not allow consolidated returns or provide other types of relief for groups of companies.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate

Value-added tax; levied on a wide range of imported and locally manufactured goods and services; collected by the Malawi Revenue Authority from the importer, manufacturer, wholesaler, retailer or provider of services

16.5%

Nature of tax	Rate
Stamp duties	
Transfer of shares	0%
Sale of real property; imposed on sales	
proceeds	1.5%
Partnership instruments	MWK20
Mortgages, bonds, debentures or covenants	
exceeding MWK1,000	MWK1.20 per
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	each MWK200
Registration fee of a company	MWK50,000
Property tax; levied by local authorities on	
the value of industrial, commercial or	
private properties owned by a taxpayer	
in the district; payable semiannually	Various
Commercial properties	0.875%
Residential properties	0.518%
Fringe benefits tax; imposed on employers	0.01070
other than the government with respect to	
fringe benefits provided to employees,	
excluding employees earning less than	
MWK360,000 per year	30%
Resource rent tax; imposed on after-tax	3070
profits of mining companies if the	
company's rate of return exceeds 20%	10%
company a rate of return execute 2070	10/0

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in Malawi is the kwacha (MWK).

The Reserve Bank of Malawi is responsible for enforcing foreignexchange control regulations in Malawi, which include the following:

- Approval for foreign equity investments in Malawian companies must be obtained from the Reserve Bank of Malawi.
- Foreign currency denominated loans to Malawian entities must be approved by the Reserve Bank of Malawi.

Tax clearance certificate. The following transactions require a tax clearance certificate from the Commissioner General:

- Transfer of land and buildings
- Renewal of certificate of fitness for commercial vehicles
- Renewal of Business Residence Permit
- Renewal of professional business licenses and permits of medical practitioners, dentists, legal practitioners (lawyers), engineers and architects who are engaged in a private practice or in partnership with another private practitioner
- Renewal of a certificate of registration under the National Construction Industry Act
- Transfer of a company as a going concern
- Externalization of funds to nonresident service providers whose source is deemed to be Malawi
- Renewal of temporary employment permits, business licenses, tourism licenses, telecommunications licenses and energy licenses
- Renewal, extension or transfer of mining licenses, or transfers of mineral rights by the ministry responsible for energy and natural resources

- Change of ownership of company
- Renewal of registration of public transport conveyances by the Road Traffic Directorate

Transfer pricing. Under the Taxation Act, any person not liable to tax in Malawi who engages directly or indirectly in one or more transactions with a related person not liable to tax in Malawi and the transaction is in relation to a permanent establishment in Malawi of one of the two related persons, the amount of each person's taxable income is determined in a manner that is consistent with the arm's length principle.

Effective from 1 July 2017, new transfer-pricing provisions were introduced to strengthen the prevention of tax avoidance. The new regulations provide documentation rules and indicate that any person engaged in controlled transactions should prepare contemporaneous transfer-pricing documentation coinciding with transactions and should be in place at the time of filing annual returns. The documentation required under these regulations must be submitted to the Commissioner General within 45 days following a written request issued by the Commissioner General. Any person who fails to comply with the notice is subject to an initial penalty not exceeding the Malawi kwacha equivalent of USD1,400 at the prevailing exchange rate and further penalties not exceeding the Malawi kwacha equivalent of USD2,100 at the prevailing exchange rate for each month that the failure continues.

Thin-capitalization rules. Malawi has introduced thin-capitalization rules, which are effective from 1 July 2018. These rules limit the debt-to-equity ratio to 3:1 for all controlled transactions. There is a special thin-capitalization rule for the mining sector, which is effective from 1 July 2015. The debt-to-equity ratio for all controlled transactions is limited to 3:1 for the first five years in which a mining permit applies to the project and 1.5:1 thereafter.

F. Tax treaties

Malawi has entered into double tax treaties with France, Kenya, the Netherlands, Norway, South Africa, Sweden, Switzerland and the United Kingdom. The treaty with Kenya is not operational. The Malawi-Netherlands double tax treaty was suspended, effective from 1 January 2014, and a new double tax treaty is under negotiation. A new tax treaty between Malawi and Denmark has been concluded but not yet promulgated. The governments of Malawi and Mauritius are negotiating a double tax treaty.

The treaties vary in the definition of "exempt income."

Malaysia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Kuala Lumpur GMT +8

EY +60 (3) 7495-8000

Mail address: Fax: +60 (3) 2095-7043 (Tax)
P.O. Box 11040 Email: ey.my@my.ey.com

50734 Kuala Lumpur

Malaysia

Street address:

Level 23A, Menara Milenium

Jalan Damanlela

Pusat Bandar Damansara 50490 Kuala Lumpur

Malaysia

Principal Tax Contacts

★ Yeo Eng Ping +60 (3) 7495-8288

Mobile: +60 (12) 271-5215 Email: eng-ping.yeo@my.ey.com

★ Amarjeet Singh +60 (3) 7495-8383

Mobile: +60 (12) 214-7315 Email: amarjeet.singh@my.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Amarjeet Singh +60 (3) 7495-8383

Mobile: +60 (12) 214-7315

Email: amarjeet.singh@my.ey.com

Anil Kumar Puri +60 (3) 7495-8413

Mobile: +60 (19) 237-2652 Email: anil-kumar.puri@my.ey.com

Asaithamby Perumal +60 (3) 7495-8248

Mobile: +60 (12) 202-3592

Email: asaithamby.perumal@my.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Yeo Eng Ping +60 (3) 7495-8288

Mobile: +60 (12) 271-5215 Email: eng-ping.yeo@my.ey.com

Email: eng-ping.yeo@my.e

+60 (3) 7495-8478

Mobile: +60 (12) 397-0177 Email: sharon.yong@my.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Operating Model

Effectiveness

Sharon Yong

★ Anil Kumar Puri +60 (3) 7495-8413

Mobile: +60 (19) 237-2652 Email: anil-kumar.puri@my.ey.com

Asaithamby Perumal +60 (3) 7495-8248

Mobile: +60 (12) 202-3592

Email: asaithamby.perumal@my.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

★ Sockalingam Murugesan +60 (3) 7495-8224

Mobile: +60 (12) 316-0887

Email: sockalingam.murugesan@my.ey.com

Vinay Pahlaj Nichani +60 (3) 7495-8433

Mobile: +60 (19) 266-4988 Email: vinay.nichani@my.ey.com Hisham Halim +60 (3) 7495-8536

Mobile: +60 (12) 518-1055

Email: hisham.halim@my.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Robert Yoon +60 (3) 7495-8332

Mobile: +60 (19) 337-0991 Email: robert.yoon@my.ey.com

Wong Chow Yang +60 (3) 7495-8349

Mobile: +60 (12) 398-1565

Email: chow-yang.wong@my.ey.com

Bernard Yap +60 (3) 7495-8291

Mobile: +60 (12) 236-9973 Email: bernard.yap@my.ey.com

Financial Services

★ Koh Leh Kien +60 (3) 7495-8221

Mobile: +60 (16) 283-9883 Email: leh-kien.koh@my.ey.com

Chen Keng Haw +60 (3) 7495-8385

Mobile: +60 (16) 346-0692 Email: keng-haw.chen@my.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Japanese Business Services

★ Farah Rosley +60 (3) 7495-8254

Mobile: +60 (12) 311-3997 Email: farah.rosley@my.ey.com

Simon Yeoh +60 (3) 7495-8247 Mobile: +60 (16) 275-0672

Email: simon.yeoh@my.ey.com

Janice Wong, +60 (3) 7495-8223

Mobile: +60 (12) 208-2811

Email: janice.wong@my.ey.com
Julie Thong +60 (3) 7495-8415

Mobile: +60 (17) 886-6766

Email: julie.thong@my.ey.com

+60 (3) 7495-8347

Mobile: +60 (19) 268-8662

Email: julian.wong@my.ey.com

Liew Ai Leng +60 (3) 7495-8308

Mobile: +60 (16) 248-6663 Email: ai-leng.liew@my.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Julian Wong

★ Tan Lay Keng, China Outbound Hobile: +60 (3) 7495-8283 Mobile: +60 (12) 652-4322

Investment Network Mobile: +60 (12) 652-4322

Email: lay-keng.tan@my.ey.com

Indirect Tax

★ Yeoh Cheng Guan +60 (3) 7495-8408 Mobile: +60 (14) 938-8603

Email: cheng-guan.yeoh@my.ey.com

Johor Bahru GMT +8

EY

B-15, Medini 9 Fa Persiaran Medini Sentral 1 Bandar Medini Iskandar Johor Darul Ta'zim

79250 Johor Malaysia +60 (7) 288-3111 Fax: +60 (7) 288-3112 **Business Tax Advisory**

◆ Lee Li Ming +60 (7) 288-3299

Mobile: +60 (12) 719-6868 Email: li-ming.lee@my.ey.com

Kota Kinabalu/Labuan

GMT +8

EY

Suite 1-10-W1 10th Floor, CPS Tower Centre Point Sabah No. 1, Jalan Centre Point 88000 Kota Kinabalu, Sabah Malaysia +60 (88) 532-000 Fax: +60 (88) 238-905

Business Tax Advisory

♦ Goh Chee San

+60 (88) 532-200 Mobile: +60 (19) 810-8128 Email: chee-san.goh@my.ey.com

Kuching GMT +8

ΕY

Mail address: P.O. Box 64 93700 Kuching Malaysia +60 (82) 752-668 Fax: +60 (82) 421-287 Email: ey.my@my.ey.com

Street address:

3rd Floor Wisma Bukit Mata Kuching Jalan Tunku Abdul Rahman 93100 Kuching, Sarawak Malaysia

Business Tax Advisory

◆ Linda Kuang

+60 (82) 752-660 Mobile: +60 (12) 895-4993 Email: linda.kuang@my.ey.com

Penang

EY Mail address: P.O. Box 148 10710 Penang Malaysia +60 (4) 688-1888 Fax: +60 (4) 262-1812 Email: ey.my@my.ey.com

Street address:

22nd Floor, MWE Plaza 8 Lebuh Farquhar 10200 Penang Malaysia

Business Tax Advisory

♦ Mark Liow Yoon Fuat

+60 (4) 688-1899 Mobile: +60 (12) 479-0879

Email: mark.liow@my.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) Real Property Gains Tax Rate (%)

24 (a) 30 (b)

GMT +8

Branch Tax Rate (%)

24 (a)

0
15 (c)(d)
10 (c)
10/24 (e)
13 (f)
10 (g)
10 (h)
0
0
7 (i)

- (a) The main rate of corporate tax is 24%. For the 2019 year of assessment, the rates for resident companies incorporated in Malaysia that have paid-up capital with respect to ordinary shares of MYR2,500,000 or less at the beginning of the tax-basis period and that satisfy other specified conditions (small and medium enterprises [SMEs]) are 17% on the first MYR500,000 of chargeable income and 24% on the remaining chargeable income. The above rates do not apply to companies carrying on upstream oil and gas activities under a production-sharing contract, which are taxed at a rate of 38%. Effective from the 2020 year of assessment, the chargeable income threshold to which the 17% concessionary tax rate applies is increased to MYR600,000, and only SMEs having gross income from a source or sources consisting of a business of not more than MYR50 million for the relevant year of assessment are eligible for the concessionary tax rate. For further details, see Section B.
- (b) Real property gains tax is imposed on gains derived from disposals of real property or shares in real property companies. The maximum rate is 30% (see Section B).
- (c) This is a final tax applicable only to payments to nonresidents.
- (d) Bank interest paid to nonresidents without a place of business in Malaysia is exempt from tax. Interest paid to nonresident companies on government securities and on sukuk or debentures issued in Malaysia ringgits, other than convertible loan stock, approved or authorized by, or lodged with the Securities Commission, is exempt from tax. The exemptions do not apply to interest paid or credited to a company in the same group. Other tax exemptions may apply to interest.
- (e) The 24% withholding tax is imposed on distributions to nonresident corporate unit holders by Real Estate Investment Trusts (REITs) and Property Trust Funds (PTFs) that have been exempted from Malaysian income tax as a result of meeting certain distribution conditions. Distributions by such REITs and PTFs to individuals, trust bodies and other non-corporate unit holders are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 10%.
- (f) This withholding tax is treated as a prepayment of tax on account of the final tax liability.
- (g) This is a final tax applicable to payments to nonresidents for specified services rendered in Malaysia and to payments for the use of movable property excluding payments made by Malaysian shipping companies for the use of ships under voyage charter, time charter or bare-boat charter. The rate is reduced under certain tax treaties.
- (h) Withholding tax is imposed on "other gains or profits," which includes, among other payments, commissions and guarantee fees that do not form part of the business income of the nonresident.
- See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident and nonresident companies are taxed only on income accruing in or derived from Malaysia. Resident companies engaged in banking, insurance, shipping or air transport are taxable on their worldwide income. A company is resident in Malaysia if its management and control is exercised in Malaysia; the place of incorporation is irrelevant.

Rates of corporate tax. For the 2019 year of assessment, resident companies incorporated in Malaysia that have paid-up capital with respect to ordinary shares of MYR2,500,000 or less (SMEs) are taxed at a rate of 17% on their first MYR500,000 of chargeable income with the balance taxed at 24%. This concessionary tax rate does not apply if the company controls, or is controlled directly or indirectly by, another company that has paid-up capital with respect to ordinary shares of more than MYR2,500,000 or is otherwise related directly or indirectly to another company that has paid-up capital with respect to ordinary shares of more than MYR2,500,000. Effective from the 2020 year of assessment, the chargeable income threshold to which the 17% concessionary tax rate applies is increased to MYR600,000, and only SMEs having gross income from a source or sources consisting of a business of not more than MYR50 million for the relevant year of assessment are eligible for the concessionary tax rate.

Special rates apply to nonresident companies on income from interest (15%) and from royalties, specified services rendered in Malaysia and payments for the use of movable property (10%). Rental payments for ships made by Malaysian shipping companies (as defined) for voyage charter, time charter or bare-boat charter are exempt from withholding tax. Withholding tax (10%) is imposed on "other gains or profits" derived by nonresident companies from Malaysia, which may include, among other payments, commissions and guarantee fees, to the extent that these payments are not business income to the recipient. For treaty withholding tax rates applicable to interest and royalties, see Section F.

For resident and nonresident companies carrying on upstream oil and gas operations under a production-sharing contract, petroleum income tax is charged at a rate of 38% instead of income tax at the above rates.

Tax incentives. Malaysia offers a wide range of incentives such as tax holidays or investment allowances, which are granted to promote investments in selected industry sectors and/or promoted areas.

Labuan international business and financial center. In 1990, the Malaysian government enacted legislation that created a business and financial center on the island of Labuan with a separate and distinct tax and regulatory regime.

A Labuan company is required to have one director that may be a foreign corporation and at least one secretary who must be an officer of a Labuan trust company.

Labuan companies may transact business with Malaysian residents and may hold shares, debt obligations or other securities in domestic companies. However, historically Labuan companies that transacted with Malaysian residents were not allowed to benefit from the preferential Labuan tax regime (with certain exceptions). Effective from 1 January 2019, the restriction on transactions between Labuan companies with Malaysian residents is abolished.

Labuan companies are subject to tax at a rate of 3% on their net audited profits derived from their Labuan trading activities (as defined).

Instead of paying tax at the 3% rate, historically Labuan companies could have elected to pay a fixed annual tax of MYR20,000 on their Labuan trading activities. Labuan trading activities include banking, insurance, trading, management, licensing and shipping operations. Income derived from wholly non-trading activities, such as dividends and interest, is exempt from tax. However, effective from the 2020 year of assessment (as defined), the option to pay income tax at the fixed annual tax of MYR20,000 is abolished.

Labuan companies may alternatively elect to be taxed under the Income Tax Act, 1967 (ITA). If they make such election, the rules described above in *Corporate income tax* and *Rates of corporate tax* apply. Labuan companies are generally exempt from the obligation to withhold tax on payments made to nonresidents.

Labuan companies may open and maintain bank accounts in foreign currency in Malaysia or abroad. In general, no restrictions are imposed on the movement of funds through these accounts.

Similar to non-Labuan companies, Country-by-Country (CbC) reporting regulations for Labuan entities have been legislated and apply from 1 January 2017 (see *Transfer pricing* in Section E for further details). Penalty provisions have also been introduced for failure to comply with the CbC reporting. It has also been proposed that, effective from the 2020 year of assessment, antiavoidance and transfer-pricing provisions be included in the Labuan tax legislation.

Effective from 1 January 2019, to be taxed at the preferential Labuan rates, Labuan companies must carry on prescribed activities and have a minimum number of employees and a minimum amount of annual business spending in Labuan. In addition, income from intellectual property assets held by Labuan companies is now subject to tax under the ITA and can no longer be taxed under the Labuan tax legislation.

Real property gains tax. Real property gains tax is levied on capital gains derived from disposals of real property located in Malaysia and shares in closely controlled companies with substantial real property interests. The tax applies to gains derived by residents and nonresidents.

Effective from 1 January 2020, the following are the real property gains tax rates for disposals by companies:

Time of disposal	Companies incorporated in Malaysia Rates (%)	Companies incorporated outside Malaysia Rates (%)
Disposal within three years after the acquisition date	30	30
Disposal in the fourth year		
after the acquisition date Disposal in the fifth year	20	30
after the acquisition date	15	30

Time of disposal	Companies incorporated in Malaysia Rates (%)	Companies incorporated outside Malaysia Rates (%)
Disposal in the sixth or subsequent year after the		
acquisition date	10	10

Different rates apply to disposals by persons other than companies.

Purchasers of real property located in Malaysia or shares in real property companies must withhold tax at a rate of up to 3% of the purchase price, except in limited circumstances. Effective from 1 January 2018, the rate of 3% was increased to 7% for persons disposing of real property who are neither citizens nor permanent residents of Malaysia. Effective from 1 January 2020, the 7% rate also applies to disposals by foreign-incorporated companies. Losses incurred on disposals of real property may be carried forward indefinitely to offset future real property gains. Losses on the disposal of shares in real property companies are disregarded.

Administration. For tax purposes, companies may adopt their accounting year as the basis period for a year of assessment. Income tax is chargeable in the year of assessment on the income earned in the basis period for that year of assessment.

Malaysia has a self-assessment regime under which companies must file their tax returns within seven months after the end of their accounting period. A tax return is deemed to be an assessment made on the date of filing the return. Effective from the 2014 year of assessment, the tax return must be filed electronically and based on audited accounts.

Companies must provide an estimate of their tax payable no later than 30 days before the beginning of their basis period (different rules may apply to a company in the year of assessment in which it commences operations). The estimated tax is payable in 12 equal monthly installments by the 15th day of each month beginning in the second month of the basis period. SMEs that begin their operations during a year of assessment are exempt from paying their tax by installments in the year of assessment in which they commence business and in the immediately following year of assessment. They are required only to settle the tax due when they file their income tax returns. All companies may revise their estimate of tax payable in the sixth and/or ninth months of their basis period. Effective from the 2018 year of assessment, estimates and revised estimates may only be filed electronically.

Companies must pay any balance of tax due by the tax filing deadline.

Different rules apply under the Labuan tax legislation and to taxpayers undertaking upstream oil operations.

Dividends. Effective from the 2008 year of assessment, a singletier system of taxation replaced the full imputation system. Under the single-tier system, dividends paid, credited or distributed by a company are exempt from tax in the hands of the shareholders. Certain transitional rules applied up until 31 December 2013.

Foreign tax relief. Malaysian law allows both bilateral and unilateral foreign tax relief, subject to conditions. However, because Malaysia generally does not tax foreign-source income, foreign tax relief may not always be applicable. Malaysian resident companies that are engaged in banking, insurance, shipping or air transport are taxed on their worldwide income and may be more likely to claim foreign tax relief.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The assessment is based on the audited financial statements, subject to certain adjustments. A nonresident company trading in Malaysia prepares the financial statements of its Malaysian branch in accordance with the Malaysian Companies Act. This act sets out disclosure requirements for financial statements, but does not prescribe the accounting treatment for specific transactions. Malaysian Financial Reporting Standards, which are based on the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS), govern the accounting treatment for transactions.

Deductions are allowed for expenses incurred wholly and exclusively in the production of income and for bad debts. No deduction is allowed for the book depreciation of fixed assets, but statutory depreciation (capital allowances) is granted. In general, the cost of leave passages is not deductible. Limits on the deductibility of entertainment expenses may be imposed. However, a full deduction for entertainment expenses may be claimed in specified circumstances. Double deductions are available with respect to certain expenses relating to the following:

- Participation at approved trade fairs, exhibitions or trade missions
- · Maintenance of overseas trade offices
- · Research and development

Effective from 1 January 2019, Malaysian residents making payments to Labuan companies are not able to claim a full tax deduction on such payments; 25% of lease and interest payments to Labuan companies are disallowed as tax deductions, while 97% of all other payments to Labuan companies are disallowed.

Inventory. Trading inventory is valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Cost must be determined under the first-in, first-out (FIFO) method; the last-in, first-out (LIFO) method is not accepted.

Provisions. General provisions and reserves for anticipated losses or contingent liabilities are not deductible.

Capital allowances

Plant and machinery. Depreciation allowances are given on capital expenditure incurred on the acquisition of plant and machinery used for the purposes of trade or business. An initial allowance of 20% and an annual allowance ranging from 10% to 20% are granted for qualifying expenditure.

Industrial buildings. An initial allowance of 10% and an annual allowance of 3% are granted for qualifying expenditure on the construction or purchase of industrial buildings. As a result of these allowances, qualifying expenditure on industrial buildings

is fully written off in the 30th year after the year of construction or purchase. Certain buildings may qualify for higher rates of industrial building allowances. For purposes of the allowances, industrial buildings include hotels.

Effective from the 2016 year of assessment, for certain types of buildings, industrial building allowances are available only to tax-payers that own the building and operate the relevant business in the building (that is, lessors may not be eligible to claim industrial building allowances with respect to certain buildings).

Childcare centers. An annual allowance of 10% is granted for expenditure incurred for the construction or purchase of buildings used as childcare facilities for employees.

Employee housing. An annual allowance of 10% is granted for expenditure incurred by manufacturers and certain approved service companies for the purchase or construction of buildings for the accommodation of employees. Buildings occupied by management or administrative staff do not qualify for this allowance.

Educational institutions. An annual allowance of 10% is granted for expenditure on the construction or purchase of buildings used as schools or educational institutions or for industrial, technical or vocational training.

Motor vehicles. Capital expenditure incurred on motor vehicles qualifies for an annual allowance of 20%. Qualifying capital expenditure on noncommercial vehicles is restricted to MYR100,000 per vehicle if the vehicle is new and if the total cost of the vehicle does not exceed MYR150,000. Qualifying capital expenditure is restricted to MYR50,000 per vehicle if the vehicle is not new or costs more than MYR150,000.

Office equipment. An initial allowance of 20% and an annual allowance of 10% are granted for capital expenditure on office equipment.

Computer equipment. An initial allowance of 20% and an annual allowance of 20% are granted for capital expenditures on information and communication technology (ICT) equipment and computer software. Certain conditions must be met to benefit from these accelerated capital allowances. Effective from the 2018 year of assessment, these capital allowance rates also apply to other expenditures such as consultation fees, payment for rights of software ownership and incidental fees for the development of customized software, subject to conditions.

Small value asset. For assets with a value not exceeding MYR1,300, a 100% allowance is given in the year in which the asset is acquired. However, the total allowance granted for such assets is capped at MYR13,000 for non-SMEs. Effective from the 2020 year of assessment, a 100% allowance is given for assets with a value not exceeding MYR2,000. The total allowance granted for such assets is capped at MYR20,000 for non-SMEs. Only SMEs having gross income from a source or sources consisting of a business of not more than MYR50 million for the relevant year of assessment are eligible for the unlimited allowance claim.

Agriculture. Annual allowances are given on capital expenditure incurred on new planting (50%), roads or bridges (50%), farm buildings (10%) and buildings for accommodation of farm workers (20%). Accelerated allowances may be allowed at the discretion of the Minister of Finance.

Forestry. Annual allowances are given on capital expenditure incurred for purposes of extraction of timber from a forest. Effective the 2015 year of assessment, the capital allowances are available only to persons with a concession or license to extract timber. The rates are 10% for a road or building and 20% for a building for accommodation of employees.

Other matters. Capital allowances are generally subject to recapture on the sale of an asset to the extent the sales proceeds exceed the tax value after depreciation. To the extent sales proceeds are less than the tax-depreciated value, an additional allowance is given.

Relief for trading losses. Current-year trading losses may offset all other chargeable income of the same year. Unused losses may be carried forward for offset against chargeable income from business sources only. Excess capital allowances from a business source may be carried forward indefinitely for offset against income from the same business source that generated the capital allowances.

The carryforward of losses and excess capital allowances is subject to the shareholders remaining substantially (50% or more) the same at the end of the year in which the losses or capital allowances arose and on the first day of the year of assessment in which the losses or unabsorbed capital allowances are to be used. If the shareholder of the loss company is another company, the loss company is deemed to be held by the shareholders of that other company. Under an administrative concession, the authorities have indicated that they are not enforcing the shareholding test except in the case of dormant companies. In addition, under the concession, the substantial change in shareholder rule only applies to changes in the immediate shareholder of the loss company. As a result, unused losses of non-dormant companies may continue to be carried forward even if a substantial change in shareholders occurs.

Effective from the 2019 year of assessment, the carryforward of unused losses is limited to seven years of assessment. Any unused losses will be disregarded thereafter. To ease the transition for taxpayers, special provisions stipulate that unused losses for any year of assessment before the 2018 year of assessment, and current year losses for the 2018 year of assessment, can be carried forward for seven consecutive years from the 2018 year of assessment; that is, until the 2025 year of assessment. Similar rules apply for unused reinvestment allowances and investment allowances.

Groups of companies. Under group relief provisions, 70% of current-year adjusted losses may be transferred by one company to another company in a group. A group consists of a Malaysian-incorporated parent company and all of its Malaysian-incorporated subsidiaries. Two Malaysian-incorporated companies are members of the same group if one is at least 70% owned by the other, or both are at least 70% owned by a third Malaysian-incorporated

company. To obtain group relief, the recipient of the losses and the transferor of the losses must have the same accounting period and each must have paid-up capital in respect of ordinary shares exceeding MYR2,500,000. Effective from the 2019 year of assessment, a company can only surrender its losses after it has been in operation for more than 12 months, and the surrendering period is limited to 3 consecutive years of assessment from the year of assessment in which the surrendering company commences operations. In addition, a claimant company is not eligible to claim the group relief if it has carryforward or current-year investment allowances or pioneer losses. Other conditions also apply.

D. Sales Tax and Service Tax

Goods and Services Tax was abolished and replaced with Sales Tax and Service Tax, effective from 1 September 2018. Sales Tax is imposed at a rate of 5%, 10% or at a specific rate with respect to petroleum, while Service Tax is imposed at a rate of 6% or at a specific rate for credit card services. Sales Tax applies to locally manufactured and imported taxable goods (unless exempted). Service Tax applies to certain prescribed services locally supplied or imported into Malaysia. Any person that manufactures taxable goods and/or provides taxable services in Malaysia, and that has annual taxable turnover exceeding the prescribed registration threshold in a 12-month period, is required to register for Sales Tax and/or Service Tax.

Effective from 1 January 2020, Service Tax is also charged and levied on any digital service provided by a foreign service provider to any consumer in Malaysia. If a foreign service provider provides digital services to consumers in Malaysia and if the value of the digital services for a period of 12 months or less exceeds the threshold or MYR500,000, the service provider is required to register for Service Tax in Malaysia, and account for Service Tax accordingly.

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Over the years, the foreign exchange administration policies have been progressively liberalized and simplified. Nonresidents are now free to make direct or portfolio investments in Malaysia in either ringgits or foreign currency. No restrictions are imposed on the repatriation of capital, profits or income earned in Malaysia.

Malaysian companies generally need to transact with each other in Malaysian ringgits, with limited exceptions. Nonresidents may obtain any amount of foreign currency credit facilities from licensed onshore banks.

Nonresidents may lend in foreign currency to residents if the resident's total foreign currency borrowings are within permitted limits. However, no limits are imposed on loans in foreign currency by nonresident entities within a group of entities (as defined) to resident companies.

Foreign-equity restrictions. Foreign-equity restrictions have been liberalized over the years. As a result, no restrictions are imposed on the ownership of most companies except those in certain regulated industries.

Anti-avoidance legislation. Legislation permits the tax authorities to disregard or vary any transaction that is believed to have the effect of tax avoidance.

Transfer pricing. The tax authorities have issued transfer-pricing legislation, rules and guidelines requiring taxpayers to determine and apply an arm's-length price in their intercompany transactions. The transfer-pricing rules also require the preparation of contemporaneous transfer-pricing documentation to substantiate the arm's-length contention.

The guidelines provide a detailed list of information, documentation and records with respect to related-party transactions that need to be compiled to meet the contemporaneous documentation requirement. The guidelines are based on the arm's-length principle set forth in the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) transfer-pricing guidelines and provide several methods for determining an arm's-length price.

In addition, companies carrying out cross-border transactions with associated persons may apply for an advance pricing arrangement (APA) from the tax authorities subject to conditions. Specific measures previously existed in the tax law to address thin-capitalizaadjustments. However, the implementation of the thin-capitalization section was deferred until 31 December 2017. and the thin-capitalization section was ultimately repealed, effective from 1 January 2018. The thin-capitalization rules were eventually replaced by the earnings stripping rules (ESR), which are based on the principles in Action 4 of the OECD's Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Plan. The ESR took effect on 1 July 2019 and restricts the deduction of interest on financial assistance granted in controlled transactions, if the total amount of the interest expense for all such financial assistance exceeds MYR500,000 in the basis year for a year of assessment. The ESR applies only to cross-border financial assistance from associated parties and cross-border financial assistance from third parties if such assistance is guaranteed by related parties in or outside Malaysia.

Penalty provisions have been introduced for failure to comply with CbC reporting that is facilitated under the Mutual Administrative Assistance arrangements, in line with Action 13 of the OECD's BEPS and other exchange-of-information requirements. The penalty provisions are effective from 17 January 2017. The rules to introduce CbC reporting have been legislated and apply from 1 January 2017, with the first filing of the CbC report required by 31 December 2018.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law.

domestic tax law.	Dividends (a) %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	_	10	10
Australia	_	15	10
Austria	_	15	10
Bahrain	_	5	8
Bangladesh	_	15	10 (d)
Belgium	_	10	10

		MALA	YSIA 1043
	Dividends (a) %	Interest %	Royalties %
Bosnia and			
Herzegovina	_	10	8
Brunei Darussalam	_	10	10
Cambodia (c)	_	10	10
Canada	_	15	10 (d)
Chile	_	15	10
China Mainland	_	10	10
Croatia	_	10	10
Czech Republic	_	12	10
Denmark	_	15	10
Egypt	_	15	10
Fiji	_	15	10
Finland	_	15	10 (d)
France	_	15	10 (d)
Germany	_	10	7
Hong Kong SAR	_	10	8
Hungary	_	15	10
India	_	10	10
Indonesia	_	10	10
Iran	_	15	10
Ireland	_	10	8
Italy	_	15	10 (d)
Japan	_	10	10
Jordan	_	15	10
Kazakhstan	_	10	10
Korea (South)	_	15	10 (d)
Kuwait	_	10	10
Kyrgyzstan	_	10	10
Laos	_	10	10
Lebanon	_	10	8
Luxembourg	_	10	8
Malta	_	15	10
Mauritius	_	15	10
Mongolia	_	10	10
Morocco	_	10	10
Myanmar	_	10	10
Namibia	_	10	5
Netherlands	_	10	8 (d)
New Zealand	_	15	10 (d)
Norway	_	15	_
Pakistan	_	15	10 (d)
Papua New Guinea	_	15	10
Philippines	_	15	10 (d)
Poland (c)	_	15	10 (d)
Qatar	_	5	8
Romania	_	15	10 (d)
San Marino	_	10	10
Saudi Arabia	_	5	8
Senegal (c)	_	10	10
Seychelles	_	10	10
Singapore	_	10	8
Slovak Republic	_	10	10
South Africa	_	10	5
Spain	_	10	7
Sri Lanka	_	10	10

	Dividends (a)	Interest %	Royalties %
Sudan	_	10	10
Sweden	_	10	8
Switzerland	_	10	10 (d)
Syria	_	10	10
Taiwan (b)	_	10	10
Thailand	_	15	10 (d)
Turkey	_	15	10
Turkmenistan	_	10	10
United Arab Emirates	_	5	10
United Kingdom	_	10	8
USSR (e)	_	15	10
Uzbekistan	_	10	10
Venezuela	_	15	10
Vietnam	_	10	10
Zimbabwe	_	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	_	15	10

- (a) No dividend withholding tax is imposed in Malaysia. However, for dividends paid under the transitional imputation system, tax would have been deducted at source at the prevailing corporate tax rate for that year of assessment (see Section B).
- (b) This is the income tax treaty between the Taipei Economic and Culture Office (TECO) in Malaysia and the Malaysian Friendship and Trade Centre (MFTC) in Taipei.
- (c) These treaties have been ratified, but they are not yet in force.
- (d) Approved royalties are exempt from Malaysian tax.
- (e) Malaysia is honoring the USSR treaty with respect to the Russian Federation. Malaysia has entered into separate tax treaties with Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan.

Malaysia has also entered into limited agreements covering only aircraft and ship transportation with Argentina and the United States.

Maldives

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

 Malé
 GMT +5

 EY
 +960 332-0742, +960 332-6799

 G Shafag
 Fax: +960 332-0748

 2nd Floor
 Email: eymv@lk.ey.com

 Rahdhebai Magu
 Malé

 Maldives
 Business Tax Advisory

 Krishna Rengaraj
 +960 332-6799

Email: krishna.rengaraj@lk.ey.com

Email: hisham.fawzy@lk.ey.com

A. At a glance

Hisham Fawzy

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	0
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0
Branch Tax Rate (%)	0
Withholding Tax (%)	10*

+960 332-0742

- * The 10% withholding tax is imposed on specified payments made to persons not resident in the Maldives. These payments include the following:
 - · Rent with respect to immovable property located in the Maldives
 - · Royalties
 - Interest (other than interest paid or payable to a bank or non-banking financial institution approved by the Maldives Inland Revenue Authority)
 - Dividends
 - · Fees for technical services
 - · Commissions paid for services provided in the Maldives
 - Payments for performances by public entertainers in the Maldives
 - · Payments for carrying out research and development in the Maldives
 - · Payments to contractors
 - Insurance premiums paid (reinsurance premiums are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 3%)

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Although a tax specifically applicable to corporate profits does not currently apply, a tax of 15% is imposed on the taxable profits of any person other than an individual or a bank.

Also, resident and nonresident banks are subject to a tax of 25% on taxable profits.

C. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Goods and Services Tax; the tax is passed	
on to the end consumer	6
Tourism Goods and Services Tax (TGST);	
applies to goods and services supplied by	
tourist establishments	12

1048 MALDIVES

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Stamp duty; imposed on all imports and exports	0.1
Customs duties; imposed on imports; rates vary according to the type of import	Various

D. Foreign-exchange controls

The Maldivian currency is the rufiyaa (MVR).

The Maldives does not impose any strict foreign-exchange controls.

GMT +1

Malta

Msida

Regional Business Centre

ΕY

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

+356 2134-2134

Fax: +356 2133-0280

Achille Ferris Street Msida MSD 1751 Malta	Email: ey.malta@mt.ey.o	com
Business Tax Services		
★ Robert Attard	+356 2347-1458 Mobile: +356 9950-3581 Email: robert.attard@mt.ey.	com
Christopher J. Naudi	+356 2347-1440 Mobile: +356 9942-5892 Email: chris.naudi@mt.ey.co	om
Business Tax Advisory		
Robert Attard	+356 2347-1458 Mobile: +356 9950-3581 Email: robert.attard@mt.ey.	com
Christopher J. Naudi	+356 2347-1440 Mobile: +356 9942-5892 Email: chris.naudi@mt.ey.co	om
Tax Policy and Controversy		
Robert Attard	+356 2347-1458 Mobile: +356 9950-3581 Email: robert.attard@mt.ey.	com
Global Compliance and Reporti	ng	
Robert Attard	+356 2347-1458 Mobile: +356 9950-3581 Email: robert.attard@mt.ey.	com
Christopher J. Naudi	+356 2347-1440 Mobile: +356 9942-5892 Email: chris.naudi@mt.ey.co	om
International Tax and Transaction	on Services - Transaction	Tax Advisory
Robert Attard	+356 2347-1458 Mobile: +356 9950-3581 Email: robert.attard@mt.ey.	com
Christopher J. Naudi	+356 2347-1440 Mobile: +356 9942-5892 Email: chris.naudi@mt.ey.co	om
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax Rate	(%)	35
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	` ′	35 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)		35
Withholding Tax (%)		0 (b)
Net Operating Losses (Years	s)	0
Carryback Carryforward	1	0 Unlimited
(a) See Section B.(b) See Section F.		

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies that are considered to be ordinarily resident and domiciled in Malta are subject to income tax on their worldwide income. Companies incorporated in Malta are considered ordinarily resident and domiciled in Malta. In addition, companies incorporated outside Malta whose management and control are exercised in Malta are considered to be ordinarily resident but not domiciled in Malta and are subject to tax in Malta under the remittance basis of taxation.

Rates of corporate tax. Income tax is the only tax imposed on the chargeable income of companies. The standard rate of income tax is 35%.

Tax incentives. Tax incentives are offered in the Malta Enterprise Act and in regulations to the act, as well as in the Income Tax Act.

The Malta Enterprise Act contains several incentives for the promotion and expansion of business, covering a wide range of sectors and activities. The incentives available under the act may be divided into six categories, which are described in the following six subsections. Other tax incentives available in Malta are discussed in the subsequent subsections.

Access to finance. The Micro Guarantee Scheme provides eligible undertakings with a guarantee of up to 70% on loans, which may be used to finance projects leading to business enhancement, growth and development. The guarantee may be used to cover a specific percentage of a loan that may not exceed EUR100,000, unless the applicant is a family business, in which case the guarantee may be used to cover a specific percentage of a loan that may not exceed EUR500,000. The maximum value of the guarantee is EUR50,000 and may be increased by EUR20,000 per full-time employee. Soft loans (loans at lower interest rates) are available to manufacturing enterprises. Loan interest subsidies and royalty financing are available for highly innovative projects.

Investment aid. Companies engaged in specified activities can benefit from tax credits regarding capital expenditure, job creation or reinvestment of profits derived from trade or business in an approved project.

Small and medium-sized business development. Small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) may claim a tax credit with the respect to costs incurred for the loan of highly qualified personnel from large undertakings and research and knowledge-dissemination organizations.

Research and development and innovation programs. Fiscal incentives and cash grants are offered to stimulate innovative enterprises to engage in research and development.

Patent box regime. Effective from 1 January 2019, Malta introduced a patent box regime that grants the option to eligible persons deriving qualifying income from qualifying intellectual property (IP) to benefit from a super deduction. The maximum super deduction, which may be available after applying the nexus ratio, is equal to 95% of the net income or gains derived from the qualifying IP, resulting in an effective tax rate of 1.75%.

Taxpayers wishing to benefit from the patent box regime must request a determination from Malta Enterprise.

Enterprise support. Assistance is offered to businesses to support them in developing their international competitiveness, improving their processes and networking with other businesses.

Employment and training. The Employment and Training Corporation (ETC) is taking over and administering the employment and training incentives. Enterprises are supported in recruiting new employees and training their staff. These incentives help generate more employment opportunities and training activities.

Shipping. On 19 December 2017, the European Commission issued a press release confirming that it conditionally approved the Malta Tonnage Tax System (MTTS) under the European Union (EU) state-aid rules for a period of 10 years.

The updated MTTS rules retain a blanket exemption from Maltese income tax for the shipping income of eligible shipping organizations. The exemption from income tax should also apply with respect to income derived by eligible shipping organizations from activities that are ancillary to shipping activities, subject to a capping based on gross revenues. The blanket exemption of the MTTS is available if, in addition to meeting some other conditions, the eligible shipping organization has paid the prescribed tonnage taxes.

In addition to the above exemption, eligible shipping organizations should also continue to be able to benefit from other generally available provisions, including the following:

- An exemption on dividends distributed by eligible shipping organizations if the underlying profits were exempt from Maltese income tax pursuant to the MTTS
- An exemption on capital gains derived by nonresidents on the transfer of shares held in a Maltese company
- The non-taxation of passive capital gains arising on the transfer of a ship
- A blanket stamp duty exemption for companies having the majority of their business interests located outside Malta

Shipping organizations that should be eligible to apply the MTTS are those having ships engaged in the international carriage of goods or passengers by sea and those having cable-laying ships, pipe laying ships, crane ships and research ships. Among others, the MTTS should be available to shipping organizations chartering tonnage tax ships on a bareboat basis if either of the following circumstances exist:

- The ship is bareboat chartered to a shipping organization forming part of the same group of companies.
- The licensed shipping organization demonstrates, to the satisfaction of the Registrar-General, that all of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - The ship was bareboat chartered due to short-term overcapacity.
 - The term of the charter does not exceed three years.
 - The bareboat chartered-out capacity does not exceed 50% of the shipping companies' fleet, calculated on a group basis.

In such a case, excess capacity specifically acquired for chartering out is not treated as eligible under the MTTS. Certain thresholds relating to the proportion of European Economic Area (EEA)-flagged vessels are to be met for a shipping organization to be eligible to apply the MTTS.

Ship managers may also benefit from the MTTS with respect to any income derived from ship management activities.

In line with previously existing limitations and limitations common to tonnage tax regimes in the EEA, shipping organizations operating the following vessels are not able to avail themselves of the updated MTTS:

- · Fishing and fish factory ships
- Private yachts and ships used primarily for sport or recreation
- · Fixed offshore installations and floating storage units
- · Non-ocean-going tugboats and dredgers
- Ships whose main purpose is to provide goods or services normally provided on land
- Stationary ships employed for hotel or catering operations in the form of floating hotels or restaurants
- Ships employed mainly as floating or cruising gambling establishments or casinos
- · Non-propelled barges

Collective Investment Schemes or Funds. Collective Investment Schemes or Funds must be licensed under the Investment Services Act or notified under the Investment Services Act (List of Notified AIFs) Regulations. Collective Investment Schemes usually take the form of corporate funds, including open-ended (SICAVs) and close-ended funds, or non-corporate funds, such as unit trusts.

The income of Collective Investment Schemes (other than income from immovable property located in Malta and local investment income earned by prescribed funds) is exempt from tax. Income earned by Collective Investment Schemes from immovable property situated in Malta is brought to charge in the same manner as that applicable to other persons, such as companies (see *Property* transfer tax in the case of gains derived from the transfer of immovable property situated in Malta). For local investment income earned by prescribed funds, such prescribed funds are subject to a 15% final withholding tax on bank interest received and to a 10% final withholding tax on other investment income received, such as interest on bonds and government stocks (units issued by the government to which the general public is invited to subscribe). Under regulations issued by the Minister for Finance, prescribed funds are funds whose assets in Malta amount to 85% or more of their total assets. Capital gains derived by funds from disposals of investments and assets are also exempt from tax.

Capital gains derived by nonresident unit holders on the disposal of their units in Maltese Collective Investment Schemes are generally exempt from income tax in Malta. Similarly, capital gains derived by unit holders on disposals of their units in prescribed funds listed on the Malta Stock Exchange are generally exempt from tax. Unit holders in unlisted prescribed funds are subject to tax on their gains. Tax at 15% is withheld from the capital gains realized by resident investors on certain disposals of listed shares in non-prescribed funds. For nonresident Collective Investment

Schemes, the withholding tax provisions apply only if the disposal of the shares is effected through an authorized financial intermediary. If the disposal of shares in nonresident non-prescribed funds is not effected through an authorized financial intermediary, no withholding tax is due and any capital gains must be disclosed by the resident investor in the individual's tax return and taxed at the normal rates of income tax, up to a maximum of 35%.

Aviation income. Income derived from the ownership, lease or operation of aircraft and aircraft engines used in the international transport of passengers or goods (aviation income) is deemed to arise outside Malta regardless of whether the aircraft is operated from Malta. Consequently, a company that is incorporated outside Malta but managed and controlled in Malta (resident but not domiciled for income tax purposes, or a "non-dom co") must pay tax on income derived from its aviation income on a remittance basis. Aviation income that is not received in Malta is not taxed in Malta.

Notional interest deduction. The notional interest deduction (NID) is an optional deduction that may be applied by companies or partnerships resident in Malta, as well as by nonresident companies or partnerships having a permanent establishment located in Malta. The NID may only be claimed against profits that stand to be allocated to the company's Foreign Income Account or Maltese Taxed Account, or to profits that would have been so allocated in the case of undertakings other than companies (Eligible Profits). The NID may be claimed only if it is demonstrated that all shareholders or owners of the undertaking approve the claim of such deduction with respect to the particular year of assessment. The NID for a year of assessment is calculated as follows:

$$Y = A \times B$$

Y represents the NID that may be claimed in the relevant year of assessment.

A represents the reference rate that is equivalent to the risk-free rate plus a premium of 5%. The risk-free rate is determined by the current yield to maturity on Malta government stocks with a remaining term of approximately 20 years.

B represents the risk capital of the undertaking at the end of the accounting period ending in the year preceding the year of assessment less the invested risk capital to the extent of either of the following:

- Such invested risk capital is not employed by the undertaking in producing any income in the year preceding the year of assessment and if any income been produced, it could have been exempt from tax under the terms of the Income Tax Act.
- Such invested risk capital is employed in producing income in the year preceding the year of assessment that is exempt from tax under the terms of the Income Tax Act.

For companies and partnerships resident in Malta, risk capital consists of the following:

- Share or partnership capital of the undertaking
- · Any share premium

- · Positive retained earnings
- Loans or other debt borrowed by the undertaking that do not bear interest
- Any other reserves resulting from a contribution to the undertaking
- Any other positive balance that is shown as equity in the undertaking's financial statements

For permanent establishments of nonresident companies or partnerships, risk capital consists of the capital of the undertaking that is attributable to the permanent establishment located in Malta.

The NID that may be claimed during a year of assessment is capped to an amount equal to 90% of the undertaking's Eligible Profits gross of the NID for the year preceding the year of assessment. Any excess NID may, at the option of the undertaking, be carried forward indefinitely for deduction and be added to the deduction due for the following years until it is absorbed.

If an undertaking claims the NID, an amount equal to 110% of the profits relieved from tax for the undertaking claiming the NID is to be allocated to the undertaking's Final Tax Account in the following manner:

- An amount corresponding to 100% of the amount of profits that are so relieved from tax shall be allocated directly to the Final Tax Account (Direct Allocation).
- An additional reallocation of profits of an amount corresponding to 10% of the relieved profits, out of the tax account to which such relieved profits would, ignoring the NID Rules, otherwise fall to be allocated (Additional Reallocation). The Additional Reallocation is to be effected after the second allocations in accordance with the terms of Sub-rules 5(4) and 5(7) of the Tax Accounts (Income Tax) Rules.

The Direct Allocation and the Additional Reallocation shall not be effected with respect to deemed interest that is claimed as a deduction in terms of Sub-rule 3(1) of the NID Rules against interest income deemed to be received by the shareholder or partner of the undertaking in terms of Rule 5 of the NID Rules. Second allocations refer to those profits that companies must be reallocated from the Maltese Taxed Account and/or Foreign Income Account to the Immovable Property Account in order to achieve the following:

- Ensure that those profits that are to be allocated to the Immovable Property Account in gross are so allocated
- Reflect the ownership and usage of immovable property located in Malta by the company and/or other Maltese related companies, where applicable

This limits the shareholders' or partners' ability to claim, under the refundable tax credit system, a refund of a portion of the Maltese tax paid by the undertaking on a distribution of the taxed profits by the undertaking. If the undertaking does not have sufficient profits to allocate to the Final Tax Account the Additional Reallocation, the amounts not so allocated are ignored.

The NID Rules further provide that the amount claimed as the NID by the undertaking should give rise to an equal deemed interest income, which is subject to Maltese tax in the hands of the undertaking's shareholders or partners in a proportion corresponding to the proportion of the nominal value of the risk capital pertaining to each shareholder or partner or as otherwise allowed by the Commissioner for Revenue. The deemed interest income is treated as interest for tax purposes, and all provisions dealing with taxation of interest apply, except for the investment income provisions (which provide for a 15% final tax). As a result, if the shareholder or partner is tax resident outside of Malta, the nonresidents exemption applicable to interest income may apply.

Shareholders or partners receiving this deemed interest income are entitled to deduct against it any NID that they are eligible for, pursuant to their own risk capital. The 90% limitation referred to above does not apply in this respect. The Direct Allocation and the Additional Reallocation to the Final Tax Account may not be effected with a respect to the NID claimed as a deduction by a shareholder or partner against interest income deemed to be received by the shareholder or partner.

Capital gains. Income tax is imposed on capital gains derived from the transfer of ownership of the following assets only:

- Immovable property. However, gains on transfers of immovable property or rights over immovable property that are subject to the new property transfer tax (see *Property transfer tax*) are not subject to income tax.
- Securities (company shares that do not provide for a fixed rate
 of return, units in Collective Investment Schemes and units relating to linked long-term business of insurance [life insurance
 contracts under which benefits are wholly or partially determined by reference to the value of, or income from, property]).
- Goodwill, business permits, copyrights, patents, trademarks, trade names and any other IP.
- · Beneficial interests in trusts.
- Full or partial interests in partnerships.

In certain cases, value shifting and degrouping may result in taxable capital gains.

If a person acquires or increases a partnership share, a transfer of an interest in the partnership to that partner from the other partners is deemed to occur, and is accordingly subject to tax.

For purposes of the capital gains rules, "transfer" has a broad definition that is not restricted to sale. It also includes any assignment or cession of any rights, reduction of share capital, liquidation or cancellation of units or shares in Collective Investment Schemes and other types of transactions. The definition does not include inheritance.

Transfers that are exempt from tax include the following:

- Donations to philanthropic institutions
- Transfers of chargeable assets between companies belonging to the same group of companies

- Transfers by nonresidents of securities in Maltese companies that are not primarily engaged in holding immovable property in Malta
- Transfers of securities listed on the Malta Stock Exchange as well as transfers of units relating to linked long-term business of insurance if the benefits derived by the units are wholly determined by reference to the value of, or income from, securities listed on the Malta Stock Exchange
- Transfers by nonresidents of units in Collective Investment

Rollover relief for assets used in business is also available if the asset has been used in the business for at least three years and if it is replaced within one year by an asset used only for a similar purpose.

Taxable capital gains are included in chargeable income and are subject to income tax at the normal income tax rates. Capital losses may be set off only against capital gains. Trading losses may be carried forward to offset capital gains in future years.

Provisional tax of 7% of the consideration or of the value of the donation must be paid by a seller on the transfer of property if the transaction is subject to the capital gains regime. The Commissioner for Revenue may authorize a reduction in the rate of provisional tax if it can be proved that the capital gain derived from the transaction is less than 20% of the consideration. Provisional tax paid is allowed as a credit against the income tax charge.

In the course of a winding up or distribution of assets, if a company transfers property to its shareholders, or to an individual related to a shareholder, who owned 95% of the share capital of the company transferring the property in the five years immediately preceding the transfer, the transfer is exempt from tax if certain conditions are satisfied.

Property transfer tax. Under Article 5A of the Income Tax Act, in general, the transfer of immovable property in Malta is taxed at a rate of 8% on the higher of the consideration or market value of the immovable property on the date of the transfer. No deductions may reduce the tax base, except for agency fees subject to value-added tax (VAT). However, different tax rates apply in certain circumstances. Broadly, from a corporate perspective, the following are the circumstances in which the different rates apply:

- If the property transferred was acquired before 1 January 2004, the seller is taxed at 10% of the transfer value.
- A 5% rate applies if the property not forming part of a project is transferred before five years from the date of acquisition or if the transferred property is a certain restored property.
- If immovable property was acquired through a donation more than five years from the date of transfer, a 12% rate applies to the excess of the transfer value over the acquisition value.

If several conditions are satisfied, companies that have issued debt securities to the public on the Maltese Stock Exchange and that are transferring immovable property forming part of a project may opt out of the above provisions and have the relevant proceeds brought to charge under Article 27G of the Income Tax Act.

Securitization. The total income or gains of a securitization vehicle is realized or deemed to arise during the year in which such income or gains are recognized for accounting purposes. For purposes of calculating the chargeable income or gains of the securitization vehicle for income tax purposes, the following expenses are deductible:

- Relevant expenses provided under Article 14 of the Income Tax Act
- Amounts payable by the securitization vehicle to the originator or assignor
- Premiums, interest or discounts with respect to financial instruments issued or funds borrowed by the securitization vehicle
- Expenses incurred by the securitization vehicle with respect to the day-to-day administration of the securitization vehicle

Tax is chargeable on any remaining total income of the securitization vehicle, although a further deduction of an amount equal to the remaining total income may be claimed at the option of the securitization vehicle, subject to certain provisos and anti-abuse provisions.

Administration. The year of assessment is the calendar year. Income tax for a year of assessment is chargeable on income earned in the corresponding basis year, which is generally the preceding calendar year. A company may adopt an accounting period other than the calendar year, subject to approval by the Commissioner for Revenue.

Companies with a January to June accounting year-end must file their income tax returns by 31 March (extended if filed electronically) of the year of assessment. Companies with other accounting year-ends must file their income tax returns within nine months after the end of their accounting year (extended if filed electronically).

A self-assessment system applies in Malta. The Commissioner for Revenue issues an assessment only if it determines that a greater amount of income should have been declared or that the company omitted chargeable income from its tax return.

Companies must make three provisional payments of tax, generally on 30 April, 31 August and 21 December. The provisional payments are equal to specified percentages of the tax due as reported in the last income tax return filed with the Commissioner for Revenue on or before 1 January of the year in which the first provisional tax payment is due. The percentages are 20% for the first payment, 30% for the second and 50% for the third. Companies must pay any balance of tax payable on the due date for submission of the income tax return for that year of assessment.

Penalties are imposed for omissions of income, and interest is charged for late payments of tax. The Commissioner for Revenue pays interest on certain late refunds.

Advance Revenue Rulings. Advance Revenue Rulings may be obtained from the Commissioner for Revenue on certain transactions, activities and structures. Rulings survive any change in

legislation for a period of two years. In all other circumstances, rulings are binding for five years. Renewals may be requested.

Allocation and distribution of profits. The distributable profits of a company are allocated to the following five tax accounts:

- Final Tax Account
- · Immovable Property Account
- Foreign Income Account
- · Maltese Taxed Account
- · Untaxed Account

The Final Tax Account contains distributable profits that have been subject to a final tax. The Immovable Property Account contains profits connected with immovable property located in Malta. The Foreign Income Account contains, broadly, foreign-source passive income and foreign-source active income attributable to a permanent establishment located outside Malta. The Maltese Taxed Account contains profits that are not included in the Final Tax Account, Immovable Property Account or Foreign Income Account. The Untaxed Account contains an amount of profits or losses that is calculated by deducting the total sum of amounts allocated to the other accounts from the total amount of profits shown in the profit-and-loss account for that year.

The Full Imputation System applies to distributions from the Immovable Property Account, Foreign Income Account and Maltese Taxed Account. Under this system, the tax paid by the company is imputed as a credit to the shareholder receiving the dividends. Profits allocated to the Foreign Income Account and the Maltese Taxed Account result in tax refunds under the Refundable Tax Credit System (see *Refundable Tax Credit System*).

Refundable Tax Credit System. In 2007, the Maltese House of Representatives passed a law that implemented an agreement with the EU relating to a refundable tax credit system for all companies distributing dividends out of taxed profits to shareholders. The imputation system under which the tax paid by a company is essentially treated as a prepayment of tax on behalf of the shareholder was retained but this refundable tax credit system was introduced. The refundable tax credit system applies both to profits allocated to a company's Maltese Taxed Account and to profits allocated to its Foreign Income Account and is available both to residents and nonresidents.

A person receiving a dividend from a company registered in Malta from profits allocated to its Maltese Taxed Account or its Foreign Income Account that do not consist of passive interest or royalties may claim a refund of six-sevenths of the tax paid by the distributing company on the profits out of which the dividends were paid. As a result of the introduction of the new system, the dividend recipient receives a full imputation credit plus a refund of six-sevenths of the tax paid by the distributing company.

Distributions of profits derived from passive interest or royalties or dividends derived from a participating holding in a body of persons that does not satisfy the anti-abuse provision (see *Participation exemption and participating holding system*) do not qualify for the six-sevenths refund. Instead, they qualify for a refund of five-sevenths of the tax paid by the company.

In addition, the five-sevenths refunds apply to distributions made by companies that do not claim any form of double tax relief. Dividends paid out of profits allocated to the Foreign Income Account with respect to profits for which the distributing company has claimed any form of double tax relief (double tax treaty relief, unilateral relief or the flat-rate foreign tax credit; see *Foreign tax relief*) are entitled to a refund equal to two-thirds of the tax that was suffered by the distributing company gross of any double tax relief. However, for the purposes of this calculation, the amount of tax suffered by the company is limited to the actual tax paid in Malta by the distributing company.

The refundable tax credit system is extended to shareholders of foreign companies that have Maltese branches. Tax paid in Malta by branches on profits attributable to activities performed in Malta is refunded when such profits are distributed.

Persons must register with the Commissioner for Revenue to benefit from the tax refunds described above.

Participation exemption and participating holding system. The Maltese income tax system grants companies registered in Malta the option to exempt from income tax dividends received from a participating holding or capital gains derived from the disposal of such holding. This exemption is referred to as the participation exemption.

A holding in another company is considered to be a participating holding if any of the following circumstances exist:

- A company holds directly at least 5% of the equity shares of a company whose capital is wholly or partly divided into shares, and such holding confers an entitlement to at least 5% of any two of the following:
 - Right to vote
 - Profits available for distribution
 - Assets available for distribution on a winding up

The Commissioner for Revenue may determine that the above provisions are satisfied if the minimum level of entitlement exists in the circumstances referred to in the proviso to the definition of "equity holding." See below for the definition of "equity holding."

- A company is an equity shareholder in another company, and the equity shareholder company may at its option call for and acquire the entire balance of the equity shares not held by that equity shareholder company to the extent permitted by the law of the country in which the equity shares are held.
- A company is an equity shareholder in a company, and the equity shareholder company is entitled to first refusal in the event of a proposed disposal, redemption or cancellation of all of the equity shares of that company not held by that equity shareholder company.
- A company is an equity shareholder in a company and is entitled to either sit on the board or appoint a person to sit on the board of that company as a director.
- A company is an equity shareholder that holds an investment representing a total value, as of the date or dates on which it was acquired, of a minimum of EUR1,164,000 (or the equivalent sum in a foreign currency) in a company and that holding

in the company is held for an uninterrupted period of not less than 183 days.

 A company is an equity shareholder in a company, the holding of such shares is for the furtherance of the equity shareholder's own business, and the holding is not held as trading stock for the purpose of a trade.

A holding of a company in certain partnerships, certain bodies of persons or collective-investment vehicles that provide for limited liability of investors constituted, incorporated or registered outside Malta is deemed to constitute a participating holding if it satisfies the provisions of any of the six bullets above.

For the purposes of the above rules, an "equity holding" is a holding of the share capital in a company that is not a property company and which shareholding entitles the shareholder to at least any two of the following rights (equity holding rights):

- Right to vote
- · Right to profits available for distribution to shareholders
- Right to assets available for distribution on a winding up of the company

The terms "equity shares," "equity shareholder" and "equity shareholding" are construed in accordance with the above definition.

The Commissioner for Revenue may determine that an equity holding exists even if such holding is not a holding of the share capital in a company or does not consist solely of such a holding of share capital, provided that it can be demonstrated that at any time an entitlement to at least two of the equity holding rights exists in substance.

A "property company" is a company that owns immovable property located in Malta or any rights over such property, or a company that holds, directly or indirectly, shares or interests in a body of persons owning immovable property located in Malta or any rights over such property.

A company or body of persons carrying on a trade or business that owns immovable property located in Malta or rights over such property is treated as not owning the immovable property or rights over such property if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The property consists only of a factory, warehouse or office used solely for the purpose of carrying on such trade or business.
- Not more than 50% of its assets consist of immovable property located in Malta.
- It does not carry on an activity from which income is derived directly or indirectly from immovable property located in Malta.

The application of the participation exemption is subject to an antiabuse provision. The participation exemption applies to participating holdings if the body of persons in which the participating holding is held satisfies any one of the following three conditions:

- It is resident or incorporated in a country or territory that forms part of the EU.
- Ît is subject to a foreign tax of at least 15%.
- It does not derive more than 50% of its income from passive interest or royalties.

If none of the above conditions is satisfied, both of the following two conditions must be fulfilled:

- The equity holding by the company registered in Malta in the body of persons not resident in Malta is not a portfolio investment. For this purpose, the holding of shares by a company registered in Malta in a company or partnership not resident in Malta that derives more than 50% of its income from portfolio investments is deemed to be a portfolio investment.
- The body of persons not resident in Malta or its passive interest or royalties has been subject to a foreign tax of at least 5%.

In addition, Malta has also incorporated the amendments to the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive. Consequently, effective from 1 January 2016, the participation exemption on dividends does not apply if the relevant profits were deductible to the distributing company in the other EU member state.

The participation exemption applies only to gains or profits derived from transfers of holdings in companies resident in Malta, although certain restrictions are envisaged. If a shareholder is in receipt of a dividend distributed out of profits or gains in which the distributing company was entitled to claim the participation exemption, the shareholder should be entitled to claim a full refund of the tax paid by the distributing company in Malta on such profits or gains distributed as a dividend.

Moreover, the participation exemption is extended to branch profits. This applies to income and gains derived by a company registered in Malta that are attributable to a permanent establishment (including a branch) located outside Malta or that are attributable to the transfer of such permanent establishment, regardless of whether such permanent establishment belongs exclusively or in part to the particular company, including a permanent establishment operated through an entity or relationship other than a company.

Foreign tax relief. Under tax treaty provisions and the domestic law, a tax credit against Maltese tax is granted for foreign tax suffered. The amount of the credit is the lower of Maltese tax on the foreign income and the foreign tax paid.

Maltese companies may also reduce their tax payable in Malta by claiming double tax relief with respect to British Commonwealth income tax.

Unilateral tax relief, which is another form of double tax relief, applies if treaty relief is not available and if the taxpayer has proof of the foreign tax suffered. The unilateral relief is also available for underlying tax.

Another form of double tax relief is a flat-rate foreign tax credit (FRFTC), which may be claimed by companies that have a special empowerment clause in their Memorandum and Articles of Association. The FRFTC, which is equivalent to 25% of the net income received (before any allowable expenses), applies to all foreign-source income that may be allocated to the Foreign Income Account. An auditor's certificate stating that the relevant income is foreign-source income is sufficient evidence that profits may be allocated to the Foreign Income Account. The FRFTC is added to chargeable income and credited against the Maltese

tax charge. The credit is limited to 85% of the Maltese tax due before deducting the credit.

The interaction of the four types of double tax relief not only ensures that tax is not paid twice on the same income; it also reduces the overall effective rate of the Maltese tax.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Chargeable income is the net profit reported in the companies' audited financial statements, subject to certain adjustments. Expenses incurred wholly and exclusively in the production of income are deductible.

Expenses that are not deductible include the following:

- · Amortization of goodwill
- All types of provisions
- Voluntary payments
- · Expenses recoverable under insurance
- Pretrading expenses (except for expenditure incurred with respect to staff training, salaries or wages and advertising within the 18 months preceding the date on which the company begins to carry on its trading activities)
- Unrealized exchange differences
- Other expenses that are not incurred in the production of income

Inventories. Inventories are normally valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

Tax depreciation (capital allowances). Tax depreciation allowances include initial allowances and annual wear-and-tear allowances.

Initial allowances are granted at a rate of 10% with respect to new industrial buildings and structures.

Wear-and-tear allowances for plant and machinery are calculated using the straight-line method. Industrial buildings and structures are also depreciated using the straight-line method.

The following are the minimum number of years over which the principal categories of plant and machinery may be depreciated.

Asset	Years
Computers and electronic equipment	4
Computer software	4
Motor vehicles	5*
Furniture, fitting and soft furnishings	10
Aircraft, airframes, aircraft engines, aircraft engine or	
airframe overhaul, and aircraft interiors and other parts	4
Ships and vessels	10
Other machinery	5
Other plant	10

^{*} The cost of non-commercial motor vehicles is limited to EUR14,000.

The annual straight-line rate for industrial buildings and structures, including hotels and certain offices, is 2%.

Capital allowances are generally subject to recapture on the sale of an asset to the extent the sale proceeds exceed the tax value after capital allowances. Any amounts recaptured are added to taxable income for the year of sale or are used to reduce the cost of a replacement asset. To the extent sales proceeds are less than the asset's depreciated value, an additional allowance is granted.

Groups of companies. A company that is part of a group of companies may surrender tax-trading losses to another member of the group. Two companies are deemed to be members of a group of companies for tax purposes if they are resident in Malta and not resident in any other country for tax purposes, and if one of the companies is a 51% subsidiary of the other or both are 51% subsidiaries of a third company that is resident in Malta. A company is considered to be a 51% subsidiary of another company if all of the following conditions exist:

- More than 50% of the subsidiary's ordinary shares and more than 50% of its voting rights are owned directly or indirectly by the parent company.
- The parent company is beneficially entitled to receive directly or indirectly more than 50% of profits available for distribution to the ordinary shareholders of the subsidiary.
- The parent company is beneficially entitled to receive directly or indirectly more than 50% of the assets of the subsidiary available for distribution to the ordinary shareholders of the subsidiary in the event of a liquidation.

The group company surrendering the losses and the group company receiving the losses must have accounting periods that begin and end on the same dates, except for newly incorporated companies and companies in the process of liquidation.

Tax consolidation rules. With effect from accounting periods starting on or after 1 January 2019, the Consolidated Group (Income Tax) Rules allow groups to elect to form a "fiscal unit" and bring to charge the income derived by the companies within the fiscal unit on a consolidated basis of taxation. For the purposes of these rules, the term "company" includes any entity that is treated as a company, including a partnership that has elected to be treated as a company but excludes securitization vehicles and licensed finance leasing companies.

A "fiscal unit" is formed through the submission of an election made by the parent company for itself and its 95% subsidiaries to form such a fiscal unit. A 95% subsidiary is a company in which the parent company's shareholding therein satisfies any two of the following conditions:

- The parent company holds at least 95% of its voting rights.
- The parent company is beneficially entitled to at least 95% of any profits available for distribution to its ordinary shareholders.
- The parent company would be beneficially entitled to at least 95% of any assets of the subsidiary company available for distribution to its ordinary shareholders on a winding-up.

All companies forming part of the fiscal unit must have their accounting periods beginning and ending on the same dates.

Once such a fiscal unit is formed, the parent company is treated as the principal taxpayer and is required to submit the income tax return for the whole fiscal unit. The 95% subsidiaries are treated as transparent subsidiaries and are not required to submit any income tax returns. To be in a position to submit the consolidated

income tax return, the principal taxpayer is required to prepare an audited consolidated balance sheet and profit-and-loss account covering the fiscal unit in accordance with the relevant requirements contained in the Companies Act.

In determining the chargeable income of the fiscal unit, the following rules apply:

- The principal taxpayer must bring forward in its consolidated income tax return any tax attributes carried forward by the transparent subsidiaries, such as unabsorbed capital allowances, tax trading losses and/or tax credits, and profits carried forward by the transparent subsidiaries in their respective taxed accounts other than the untaxed account in their income tax returns covering the previous year of assessment.
- The principal taxpayer is deemed to have derived all income earned by the transparent subsidiaries and entitled to claim a deduction of the expenses incurred by the transparent subsidiaries.
- Any transactions between the companies forming part of the fiscal unit must be ignored, and exemptions should remain available.
- Income derived by a transparent subsidiary that is not tax resident in Malta is deemed income attributable to a permanent establishment, which the principal taxpayer has outside Malta.
- If the principal taxpayer is a company that is not incorporated in Malta but tax resident in Malta, the principal taxpayer is subject to tax on the following:
 - All income and capital gains derived by a transparent subsidiary incorporated in Malta
 - All income and capital gains arising in Malta that are derived by a transparent subsidiary incorporated outside Malta
 - All foreign-source income derived by a transparent subsidiary incorporated outside Malta but tax resident in Malta that is either received in or remitted to Malta

In determining the tax liability of the fiscal unit, the principal taxpayer is entitled to claim double taxation relief with respect to any tax incurred by any of the transparent subsidiaries outside Malta. The chargeable income derived by the fiscal unit is taxed at a rate that is determined by deducting from the applicable corporate tax rate the result of dividing the total amounts claimable by all members of the fiscal unit and/or persons entitled to receive distributions from the principal taxpayer by the chargeable income of the fiscal unit.

If the parent company's shareholding in a subsidiary satisfies the relevant conditions with a percentage of 100%, the tax payment by the fiscal unit is determined in a manner that the principal taxpayer deems fit. Otherwise, the tax due by the fiscal unit may also be apportioned to a transparent subsidiary that is a 95% subsidiary but not a 100% subsidiary, in accordance with an agreement agreed to by the principal taxpayer and all the other minority shareholders.

Certain anti-abuse provisions are envisaged.

Relief for losses. Tax losses incurred in a trade or business may be carried forward indefinitely to offset all future income.

Unabsorbed tax depreciation may also be carried forward indefinitely, but may offset only income derived from the same source. A carryback of losses is not allowed.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax; standard rate	18
Stamp duty on various documents and transfers	
of ownership	
Sales of real property	5
Transfers of marketable securities	2
Life insurance policies	0.1
Other insurance policies	11
Excise duty, on various commodities including	
alcohol and alcoholic beverages, manufactured	
tobacco, energy products, mobile telephone	
services, cement, pneumatic tires, ammunition	
cartridges, chewing gum, water and other	
non-alcoholic beverages, and plastic sacks	
and bags; although levied on producers or	
importers when they distribute the products	
for general consumption, the duty is ultimately	
borne by consumers because it is included in	
the price of the products	Various

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. When Malta became a member of the EU, it abolished foreign-exchange controls and introduced some reporting obligations under the External Transactions Act.

Anti-avoidance legislation. Maltese law includes no specific transferpricing rules. However, it does contain general anti-avoidance provisions to prevent the avoidance of tax through arrangements that are solely tax-motivated. Under these provisions, the Commissioner for Revenue may ignore an arrangement and add an amount to chargeable income if it establishes that a transaction has the effect of avoiding or postponing tax liability.

Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive 1. Malta has transposed the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive 1 (ATAD 1). The ATAD 1 introduces some major tax policy changes into Maltese law by providing for a group of norms that were previously not contemplated in Maltese tax law. It provides for structured mandatory controlled foreign company (CFC) rules (to deter profit shifting to a low or no-tax jurisdiction) and exit taxation (to prevent companies from avoiding tax when relocating assets). In addition, the ATAD 1 introduces interest limitation rules to discourage artificial debt arrangements designed to minimize taxes and a general anti-abuse rule (GAAR) to counteract aggressive tax planning. Although Maltese law did previously provide for some basic interest limitation rules, the policy impact of interest-limitation rules driven by the ATAD 1 is expected to be significant. Because the wording of the GAAR contemplated by the ATAD 1 is comparable to the wording in Article 51 of the Income Tax Act, the ATAD 1's introduction of a new GAAR is not expected to have a significant impact.

From a domestic perspective, the provisions of the ATAD 1 apply from 1 January 2019 (and from 1 January 2020 in the case of exit taxes) to all companies as well as other entities, trusts and similar arrangements that are subject to tax in Malta in the same manner as companies. This includes entities that are not resident in Malta but have a permanent establishment in Malta, provided that they are subject to tax in Malta as companies.

Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive 2. Malta has also transposed the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive (ATAD 2). The ATAD 2 expands on the minimum standards targeting tax avoidance on certain hybrid mismatches that were originally contemplated by the ATAD 1 to target additional hybrid mismatches. While the ATAD 1 was aimed at hybrid mismatches arising from differences in the legal characterization of financial instruments and entities, the ATAD 2 widens the definition of "hybrid mismatch" to incorporate hybrid transfers, hybrid permanent establishment mismatches and imported mismatches. It also addresses reverse hybrid mismatches and tax residency mismatches.

The provisions of ATAD 2 are effective from 1 January 2020 and apply to all companies and other entities, trusts and similar arrangements that are subject to tax in Malta in the same manner as companies, including entities that are not resident in Malta but have a permanent establishment in Malta insofar as they are subject to tax in Malta as companies. The only exception applies to reverse hybrid mismatches. The applicable measures for reverse hybrid mismatches will come into effect on 1 January 2022, and they will also apply to all entities that are treated as transparent for Maltese tax purposes, such as partnerships that have not elected to be treated as a company.

Exchange of information requirements. Both the United States Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA) and the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Common Reporting Standard were transposed into local law. Malta, as a member state of the EU, has also transposed the provisions requiring the automatic exchange of information relating to advance cross-border rulings or advance pricing arrangements. Similarly, Malta has also transposed the provisions of the Mandatory Disclosure Regime.

Transfer pricing. Although Maltese tax law does not provide any detailed transfer-pricing requirements or guidelines, certain provisions incorporate a concept analogous to the arm's-length principle. In the absence of detailed guidelines, the Maltese tax authorities tend to the refer to the OECD Transfer Pricing Guidelines. Consequently, it is advisable that the terms of any cross-border transaction entered into between two associated enterprises adhere to the arm's-length principle as contemplated in the guidelines. No transfer-pricing documentation requirements apply other than Country-by-Country Reporting.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Under Maltese domestic tax law, dividends, interest, discounts, premiums and royalties paid to nonresidents are not subject to withholding tax. Interest and royalties paid to nonresidents are exempt from income tax in Malta if they are not effectively connected with a permanent establishment in Malta through which the nonresidents engage in a trade or business.

Under Malta's tax treaties, the maximum tax rates applicable to dividends paid by Maltese companies to persons resident in the other treaty jurisdictions do not exceed the tax rate payable by the recipient companies in Malta.

Malta has also signed and transposed the OECD's Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (Multilateral Instrument, or MLI). The MLI entered into force on 1 April 2019.

The following table provides the maximum withholding tax rates for dividends, interest and royalties under Malta's tax treaties.

	Divide	nds	Required		
	Rate	Rate	percentage		
	for minor	for major	for major		
		shareholding	shareholding	Interest	,
	%	%	%	%	%
Albania	15	5	25	5	5
Andorra	_	_	-	_	-
Australia (e)	15	15	- (a)	15	10
Austria (e)	15	15	– (a)	5	10/- (c)
Azerbaijan	8	8	– (a)	8	8
Bahrain	0	0	– (a)	0	0
Barbados	15	5	5	5	5
Belgium	15	15	– (a)	10	10/-(c)
Botswana	15	5	25	8.5	5/7.5
Bulgaria	0	0	– (a)	35	10
Canada	15	15	– (a)	15	10
China Mainland	10	5	25	10	10
Croatia	5	5	– (a)	0	0
Cyprus	15	15	- (a)	10	10
Czech					
Republic	5	5	- (a)	0	5
Denmark	15	0	25	0	0
Egypt	10	10	- (a)	10	12
Estonia	15	5	25	10	10
Finland (e)	15	5	10	0	0
France	15	0	10	5	10
Georgia	0	0	- (a)	0	0
Germany	15	5	10	0	0
Greece	10	5	25	8	8
Guernsey (e)	-	_	- (a)	_	_
Hong Kong					
SAR	0	0	- (a)	0	3
Hungary	15	5	25	0/10	10
Iceland	15	5	10	0	5
India	10	10	- (a)	0/10	10
Ireland (e)	15	5	10	0	5
Isle of Man (e)	0	0	- (a)	0	0
Israel	15	0	10	5	_
Italy	15	15	-(a)	10	10/-(c)
Jersey	_	_	- (a)	_	- ` ′
Jordan	10	10	-(a)	10	10
Korea					
(South)	15	5	25	10/- (0	1) 10
` /				(-	· ·

	Dividends		Required		
	Rate	Rate	percentage		
	for minor	for major	for major		- "
	snarenoiding %	shareholding %	shareholding %	Interest %	Royalties %
Kosovo	10	0	10	5	0
Jordan	10	10	– (a)	10	10
Kuwait	0	0	-(a)	0	10
Latvia	10	5	25	10	10
Lebanon	5	5	- (a)	0	5
Libya	15	5	10	5	5
Liechtenstein	0	0	– (a)	0	0
Lithuania (e)	15	5	25	10	10
Luxembourg	15	5	25	0	10
Malaysia	-	_	- (a)	15	15
Mauritius	0	0	-(a) - (a)	0	0
Mexico	_	_	-(a) - (a)	5/10	10
Moldova	5	5	-(a) - (a)	5	5
Monaco	0	0	-(a) - (a)	0	0
Montenegro	10	5	25 (a)	10	5/10
Morocco	10	6.5	25	10	10
Netherlands	15	5	25	10/- (0	
Norway	15	0	10	10/- (0	<i>b)</i> 10
Pakistan	15	15	20	10	10
Poland	10	0	10	5	5
Portugal	15	10	25	10	10
	0	0	– (a)	0	5
Qatar Romania	5	5	()	5	5
Russian	3	3	– (a)	3	3
Federation	10	5	25	5	5
San Marino	10		25	0	0
Saudi Arabia	5	5 5	-(a)	0	5/7
Serbia (e)	10	5	25	10	5/10
Singapore	10	_	– (a)	7/10	10
Slovak	_	_	- (a)	//10	10
Republic (e)	5	5	- (a)	0	5
Slovenia	15	5	25	5	5
South Africa	10	5	10	10	10
Spain	5	0	25	0	0
Sweden	15	0	10	0	0
Switzerland	15	0	10	10	0
Syria	-	_	– (a)	10	18
Tunisia	10	10	-(a) - (a)	12	12
Turkey	15	10	25 (a)	10	10
Ukraine	15	5	20	10	10
United Arab	13	3	20	10	10
Emirates			- (a)		
United	_	_	- (a)	_	_
			(a)	10	10
Kingdom (e) United	_	_	- (a)	10	10
	1.5	_	10	10	10
States (b)	15 15	5	10	10	10 5/10
Uruguay	15 15	5 5	25 50	10	
Vietnam	15	3	50	10 3	/10/15
Non-treaty	Λ	0	(-)	0	0
jurisdictions	0	0	- (a)	0	0

- (a) Not applicable.
- (b) These are the general rates, but other rates may apply in specified circumstances.
- (c) The dash signifies that certain royalties are not taxable in the state where the royalties are deemed to arise.
- (d) The dash signifies that certain interest payments are exempt from tax.
- (e) These are jurisdictions for which the synthesized text (term employed by the OECD in defining the document to be published by the competent authorities to facilitate the understanding of the MLI) modifying the relevant double tax treaty by the MLI has been issued by the Commissioner for Revenue.

Malta has signed tax treaties with Armenia, Curação, Ethiopia and Ghana, but these agreements are not yet in force.

Mauritania

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Dakar, Senegal		GMT
EY 22, rue Ramez Bourgi B.P. 2085 Dakar Senegal	+221 (33) 849-2222 Fax: +221 (33) 823-8032	
Principal Tax Contacts		
Eric Nguessan	+225 20-30-60-50 Email: eric.nguessan@ci.ey.com	
Olga Akakpovi	+221 (33) 849-2213 Email: olga.akakpovi@sn.ey.com	

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	2/25 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	25
Branch Tax Rate (%)	2/25
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	10
Interest	10
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	15 (b)
Payments to Nonresidents for Services	15 (b)
Directors' Fees	10
Payments to Resident Individuals for Services	2.5 (c)
Branch Remittance Tax	10 (d)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- (a) The Mauritanian tax code no longer provides for a minimum tax (see Section B).
- (b) This tax applies to payments by residents to nonresidents. A tax treaty may reduce the rate applicable to nonresidents.
- (c) This tax applies to service fees paid to local (Mauritania-based) consultants. A failure to pay the 2.5% withholding tax results in the non-deductibility of the service fees paid to the consultants.
- (d) See Section B.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Mauritanian companies are taxed on the territoriality principle. As a result, Mauritanian companies carrying on a trade or business outside Mauritania are not taxed in Mauritania on the related profits. However, profits deriving from export sales of goods or services of a Mauritania-based company are subject to tax in Mauritania. Foreign companies performing activities in the country are subject to Mauritanian corporate tax on profits generated if such activities are performed through a permanent establishment (PE).

Under the new General Tax Code, effective from 1 January 2020, foreign companies are deemed to have a PE if they wholly or partly carry on their activity through a fixed place of business such as a place of management, a branch, an office, a factory, a

workshop, a mine, an oil or gas well, a quarry or any other place of extraction of natural resources.

A PE also encompasses a construction site, an assembly or installation project as well as provision of services that last over six months in Mauritania, except for oil subcontractors/operators, for which the period is extended to 12 months.

Tax rates. The regular corporate income tax rate is the higher of 25% of net taxable profit or 2% of turnover (except transfer or reversal of expenses). The corporate income tax cannot be less than MRU100,000.

Profits realized in Mauritania by branches of foreign companies are deemed to be distributed and, consequently, are subject to a branch withholding tax of 10% on after-tax income.

The Mauritanian investment code provides for a preferential tax regime for the following types of companies:

- Small Sized Companies
- Free Export Companies

Small Sized Companies qualify for a preferential tax regime if they invest between MRO50 million and MRO200 million. The preferential regime grants certain tax advantages during the installation phase (limited to three years) and the operation phase.

Free Export Companies qualify for a preferential tax regime if they satisfy the following conditions:

- They invest at least MRO500 million.
- They create at least 50 new permanent jobs.
- They intend to devote least 80% of their production to export sales.
- They are located in a free economic zone.

Free Export Companies are eligible for certain tax exemptions and other tax advantages.

A simplified tax regime designed for the oil and gas sector provides for an 8% withholding tax.

Capital gains. Capital gains are taxed at the regular corporate income tax rate.

Administration. The fiscal year is the calendar year. Tax returns must be filed by 31 March of the year following the fiscal year.

Companies must pay the corporate tax (see Tax rates) in two equal installments, which are due on 31 March and 30 June of the year following the tax year. Companies must pay any balance of tax due by 30 September.

Dividends. Dividends are subject to a 10% withholding tax.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign tax credits are not allowed. Income subject to foreign tax that is not exempt from Mauritanian tax under the territoriality principle is taxable net of the foreign tax.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Taxable income is based on financial statements prepared according to generally accepted accounting principles and the rules contained in the National General Accounting Plan.

Business expenses are generally deductible unless specifically excluded by law. The following expenses are not deductible:

- Interest paid on loans from shareholders to the extent that the rate
 exceeds the current rate of the central bank plus two percentage
 points and the company cannot provide a copy of the loan contract duly registered by a notary and a withholding tax certificate
 pertaining to the said interests
- Head-office expenses to the extent that they exceed 2% of annual turnover
- Corporate income tax (see Section B)
- · Certain specified charges
- Corporate income tax, penalties, gifts and most liberalities, as well as donations exceeding 1% of the annual turnover within an MRU2 million limit

Inventories. Inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or market value.

Provisions. In determining accounting profit, companies must establish certain provisions, such as a provision for a risk of loss or for certain expenses. These provisions are normally deductible for tax purposes if they provide for clearly specified losses or expenses that are probably going to occur and if they appear in the financial statements and in a specific statement in the tax return.

Capital allowances. Land and intangible assets, such as goodwill, are not depreciable for tax purposes. Other fixed assets may be depreciated using the straight-line method at maximum rates specified by the tax law. The following are some of the applicable straight-line rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Commercial buildings	4
Industrial buildings	5
Office equipment	10
Motor vehicles	25
Plant and machinery	20

Certain industrial assets may be depreciated using the decliningbalance method. The Mauritanian tax law does not allow accelerated depreciation methods.

Relief for tax losses. Losses may be carried forward for five years. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Fiscal integration of Mauritanian companies equivalent to a consolidated filing position is not allowed.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, on sales of goods and	
services, and on imports	
Standard rate	16
Export of goods and services	0
Telecom services	18
Oil products	20

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Business activity tax (<i>patente</i>); calculated based on the turnover of the business	Various
Registration duties, on transfers of real property or businesses	0.25 to 15
Social security contributions, on an employee's annual gross salary up	
to MRO70,000; paid by	
Employer	15
Employee	1

E. Foreign-exchange controls

The Mauritanian currency is the ouguiya.

Effective from January 2018, Mauritania has changed its currency from the old ouguiya (MRO) to the new ouguiya (MRU). Mainly, the currency unit changes (MRO100,000 becomes MRU10,000). From a tax point of view, Mauritanian tax authorities have issued an internal memorandum that provides the following:

- Documents filed, such as financial statements and returns, should take into account the new currency units.
- Documents issued by revenue authorities to the attention of taxpayers should also refer to the new currency units.

Some amounts mentioned in this chapter refer to the former currency because relevant legal codes and documents referring to the currency have not yet been formally amended. However, in practice, payments should now be performed with the new Mauritanian currency.

Exchange-control regulations exist in Mauritania for foreign financial transactions.

Transfer pricing. The Mauritanian legal framework relating to transfer pricing has been significantly amended through the implementation of additional rules contained in the 2018 Finance Act. Under the act, important tax obligations are imposed on Mauritania-based entities that have annual net turnover or gross assets of MRU30 million or more and either of the following circumstances exists:

- At the end of the fiscal year, they hold, directly or indirectly, more than half of the share capital or voting rights of another company incorporated in Mauritania or abroad that meets the turnover condition mentioned above.
- At the end of the fiscal year, more than half of the share capital
 or voting rights of the entity are held, directly or indirectly, by
 another company meeting the turnover condition mentioned
 above.

The above companies are now required to take the following actions:

• They must file an annual transfer-pricing return (statement): This statement should be filed by 31 March of each year through an official form that Mauritanian tax authorities will be issuing in upcoming months. The return should include, among other items, general information on the group of related

- companies, including a general description of the business activities, the transfer-pricing policy, a list of immaterial assets, information on financial transactions (loans) and a statement of transactions performed between related parties.
- They must make available to the Mauritania tax authorities transfer-pricing documentation demonstrating compliance with the arm's-length principle. This documentation should be available to the tax authorities from the beginning of an on-site formal tax audit. In the event of a lack of production of complete documentation, a notice can be addressed to the taxpayer to provide requested information within a 15-day period.

A failure to submit the annual transfer-pricing return should trigger a tax fine of MRU2,500,000. A failure to submit documentation requested by the tax authorities should trigger a penalty of 0.5% per fiscal year of the amount of transactions related to the documents that have not been provided to the tax authorities. The minimum penalty is MRU500,000.

F. Tax treaties

Mauritania has entered into double tax treaties with France, the Maghreb Arab Union and Senegal.

Mauritius

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT +4 Cybercity

+230 403-4777 EY Level 9 Fax: +230 403-4700 Tower I

NeXTeracom Cybercity Mauritius

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory and International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Ryaad Owodally +230 403-4777, Ext. 4717

Mobile: +230 5727-0285 Email: ryaad.owodally@mu.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	, ,
Dividends	0
Interest	15 (b)
Royalties	10/15 (c)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	` ′
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- (a) See Section B.
- This withholding tax applies to interest paid to any person, other than a company resident in Mauritius, by a person, other than a Mauritian bank or a person authorized to carry on deposit-taking business in Mauritius. This rate may be reduced if the recipient is a tax resident of a treaty-partner country.
- The withholding tax rate is 10% for royalties paid to residents. For nonresidents, the rate is 15% unless the recipient is resident in a treaty country and the applicable treaty provides for a lower rate. The withholding tax rate does not apply if the payer is a corporation holding a Category 1 (GBL) under the Financial Services Act 2007 (GBL1 company) and if it pays the interest out of its foreign-source income.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies resident in Mauritius are subject to income tax on their worldwide income. Resident companies are companies with their central management and control in Mauritius. If a nonresident company has a branch carrying on business in Mauritius, the nonresident company is subject to tax on the income of the branch.

Rates of corporate income tax. The corporate income tax rate is 15% of the annual taxable net profits.

A 3% rate applies to the taxable profits attributable to the export of goods, effective from 1 July 2017. Export of goods includes international buying and selling of goods, whereby the goods are shipped in the original country to the final importer in the importing country, without the goods being physically landed in Mauritius.

From the 2020-21 year of assessment, banks are subject to a separate tax regime. Subject to certain exceptions, the first MUR1.5 billion will be taxed at a rate of 5% and a tax rate of 15% will apply to the taxable profits exceeding MUR1.5 billion. If the taxable profits of the bank exceed MUR1.5 billion in a year and the 2017-18 year of assessment (the base year) and if the bank satisfies certain conditions that have not yet been prescribed, the 15% tax rate applies to only to the excess of the taxable profits for the base year over MUR1.5 billion. The tax rate is 5% if the taxable profits of the bank do not exceed MUR1.5 billion for the base year even if the taxable profits for the year in question exceeds MUR1.5 billion and if the bank satisfies certain conditions that have not yet been prescribed. Under the Mauritian tax laws, banks are not allowed to claim a foreign tax credit.

From 1 September 2018, a tax of 10% applies to any winnings that exceed MUR100,000 paid to a winner by the Mauritius National Lottery Operator, a casino operator, a hotel casino operator or a gaming house operator licensed under the Gaming Regulatory Authority Act.

Interest income on debentures, bonds or sukuks (debt instruments used in Islamic banking) issued by a company to finance renewable energy projects, the terms and conditions of which have been approved by the MRA, is exempt from tax, effective from 1 July 2017.

A requirement to establish a Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) fund applies to companies. Companies must set up a CSR fund equal to 2% of chargeable income for the preceding year. Companies use this fund to implement a CSR program in accordance with their own CSR framework. For this purpose, the CSR program must have as its object the alleviation of poverty, the relief of sickness or disability, the advancement of education of vulnerable persons or the promotion of any other public object beneficial to the Mauritian community.

If the contribution is less than the 2% minimum, the difference must be paid to the MRA when the company submits its annual tax return. Certain companies, such as Global Business Corporations set up under the Financial Services Act 2007, companies that hold an Integrated Resort certificate referred to in the Investment Promotion (Real Estate Development Scheme) Regulations, 2007, companies issued a certificate as a freeport operator or private freeport developer under the Freeport Act on income from export and Real Estate Investment Trusts (REITs) are excluded from the purview of the CSR rules. Effective from the 2013 year of assessment, companies may spend up to 20% more than their statutory CSR obligation in any year but not more than two consecutive years and the excess CSR spending may then be offset in five equal consecutive annual installments against its future CSR liability. Subject to the approval of the CSR committee, up to 20% of the CSR liability may be carried forward to the following year.

Under amendments contained in the Finance (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2016 (FMPA 2016) and the Finance (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2017, at least 50% of any CSR fund set up during the period from 1 January 2017 to 31 December 2018 must be paid to the National Social Inclusion Foundation (CSR Foundation) through the MRA. Effective from 1 January 2019, the contribution to the CSR Foundation will be 75%. The balance must be applied to the entity's own CSR framework for CSR funds set up by 31 December 2018. Thereafter, the entity is allowed to contribute to a non-governmental organization implementing a CSR program in the following priority areas of intervention:

- Dealing with health problems
- Educational support and training
- Family protection, including gender-based violence
- Leisure and sports
- Peace and nation building
- · Road safety and security
- · Social housing
- Socio-economic development as a means of poverty alleviation
- Supporting people with disabilities
- · Such other areas as the MOFED may determine
- Fields of advocacy, capacity building and research for consideration relating to the other priority areas of intervention

The above priority areas target individuals and families registered under the Social Register of Mauritius and vulnerable groups under the Charter of the National CSR Foundation.

Otherwise, the balance must be remitted to the MRA at the time of submission of the annual tax return.

Any excess CSR contribution made before the change to the law contained FMPA 2016 can be offset against the CSR liability that should be made to the CSR contribution, effective from the 2016-17 year of assessment over a period of five years.

The law now specifically provides that no CSR money can be specified regarding the following activities:

- Activities discriminating on the basis of race, place of origin, political opinion, color, creed or sex
- Activities promoting alcohol, cigarettes or gambling
- Activities targeting shareholders, senior staff or their family members
- Contributions to any government department or parastatal body
- Contributions to natural disasters mitigation programs
- Contributions to political or trade union activities
- Sponsorship for the purpose of marketing for companies
- Staff welfare and training of employees

The amount payable to the MRA may be reduced by 25% of the total CSR liability if a company intends to use the fund to finance a CSR program that has been approved by the CSR Foundation on or after 1 January 2019; the prior written approval of the CSR Foundation is mandatory.

The CSR liability cannot be reduced by any credit.

A special levy is imposed on banks. The levy does not apply if, in the preceding year, the bank had incurred a loss or if its book profit did not exceed 5% of its operating income. For the 2009 through 2013 years of assessment, the levy equaled the sum of 3.4% of book profit and 1% of operating income. For the 2014, 2015, 2015-16, 2016-17, 2017-18 and 2018-19 years of assessment, the tax base and rates remain unchanged for Segment B banking business. Segment B banking business refers to banking transactions with nonresidents and corporations that hold a Global Business License (GBL) under the Financial Services Act 2007. The levy is computed at 10% of the chargeable income from other sources for the 2014, 2015, 2015-16, 2016-17, 2017-18 and 2018-19 years of assessment. From the 2019-20 year of assessment, the levy is included in the Value Added Tax Act. It is based on the aggregate net interest income and other income from banking transactions before deducting any expenses. The levy does not apply to banking transactions with nonresidents and companies holding a GBL under the Financial Services Act and is not payable if the bank incurs a loss. If the income that is subject to the levy is less than MUR1.2 billion, the rate of the levy is 5.5%; otherwise, the rate is reduced to 4.5%. For a bank that has been in operation since 30 June 2018, the levy is restricted to 1.5 times the levy for the 2017-18 year of assessment. The levy must be paid within five months after the year-end of the bank. The levy is not deductible for the purposes of computing the taxable profits of the bank.

"Telephony service providers," defined as a provider of public fixed or mobile telecommunication networks and services, are subject to a solidarity levy for the 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012, 2013, 2014, 2015, 2015-16, 2016-17 and 2017-18 years of assessment. The levy equals the sum of 5% of book profit and 1.5% of turnover. The levy does not apply if, in the preceding year, the service provider incurred a loss or if its book profit did not exceed 5% of its turnover.

Tax advantages for certain companies. The following types of companies may qualify for tax advantages:

- Freeport companies.
- Information and Communication Technology companies.
- Companies engaging in innovation-driven activities for intellectual property assets developed in Mauritius or deriving income from intellectual property assets developed in Mauritius on or after 10 June 2019.
- Companies set up on or before 30 June 2025 that are engaged in the operation of an e-commerce platform and that are issued an e-commerce certificate by the Economic Development Board are exempt from tax on their income, provided that the company satisfies its substance requirements. The exemption is restricted to five successive years starting from the year the company starts its activities.
- Companies that are set up on or after 10 June 2019 and that are engaged in the development of a marina are exempt from tax on their income for a period of eight years from the first year of operation.
- Companies engaged in the manufacturing of pharmaceutical products, medical devices and high-tech products.
- Companies engaged in the exploitation and use of deep sea ocean water activities for certain specific purposes.

- · Companies engaged in offshore activities.
- Companies engaged in spinning, weaving, dyeing or knitting.

Freeport companies. Freeport operators and private Freeport developers are exempt from corporate income tax on sales made to persons outside Mauritius up to 30 June 2021, if the freeport certificate was issued on or before 14 June 2018. If the freeport certificate was issued on or after 14 June 2018, no corporate tax exemption applies. A freeport operator or private freeport developer is not subject to the CSR rules with respect to its income from exports. A freeport operator or private freeport developer is subject to tax at a rate of 3% if it satisfies all of the following conditions:

- It is engaged in the manufacturing of goods on the local market.
- The entity employs a minimum of five staff members.
- It incurs an annual expenditure of more than MUR3,500,000.

Information and Communication Technology companies. Information and Communication Technology (ICT) companies are classified as tax-incentive companies. If the investment certificate of an ICT company is issued before 30 September 2006 and if the ICT company is engaged in business-process outsourcing and back-office operations or in the operation of call centers or contact centers, the ICT company may elect within 60 days of the date of the issuance of its investment certificate to have twothirds of its net income exempted from tax up to and including the income year ended 30 June 2012. This reduces the effective tax rate to 5% of taxable income. Income derived by other ICT companies from nonresidents is exempt from tax through the income year ended 30 June 2012. Income derived from residents is taxable at the incentive rate of 15%. Losses incurred during the exemption period may be carried forward to years following the expiration of the exemption period.

Innovation-driven activities. The income of a company set up on or after 1 July 2017 that is involved in innovation-driven activities for intellectual property assets developed in Mauritius is exempt from tax from the year the company starts its innovation-driven activities for a period of eight years.

Expenditure on fast charger for electric car. Expenditure on a fast charger used for an electric car used in the production of gross taxable income (essentially turnover before deduction of any expenses) qualifies for a 200% deduction.

Manufacturing of pharmaceutical products, medical devices and high-tech products. Income of a company incorporated on or after 8 June 2017 from the manufacturing of pharmaceutical products, medical devices and high-tech products is exempt from tax for a period of eight years from the year the company begins its operations.

Exploitation and use of deep ocean water. Income of a company from the exploitation and use of deep sea ocean water for providing air conditioning installations, facilities and services is exempt from tax.

Income derived in collaboration with the Mauritius Africa Fund. Income of a company from activities carried out as a developer or project financing institution in collaboration with the Mauritius

Africa Fund for the purpose of developing infrastructure in a Special Economic Zone is exempt for a period of five years from the year in which the company begins performing the qualifying activities. A Special Economic Zone is defined as a part of a foreign territory where business activity may be conducted under preferential terms and which is being developed, managed or promoted by the Mauritius Africa Fund Limited or any of its subsidiaries or affiliates.

Sheltered farming scheme. Income of a person from any activity under the sheltered farming scheme set up by the Food and Agricultural Research and Extension Institute is exempt from income tax for eight years from the year in which the person starts the relevant activity.

Manufacturing of automotive parts. Income of a company registered with the Economic Development Board and engaged in the manufacturing of automotive parts is exempt for eight years from the year in which it starts operations.

Companies engaging in offshore activities. Offshore business activities may be conducted through companies holding a Category 1 Global Business License (GBL1 companies) or companies holding a Category 2 Global Business License (GBL2 companies). GBL2 companies must conduct their activities with nonresidents of Mauritius or GBL1 companies. Under the amendment contained in the Finance (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2010, GBL1 companies may conduct business within Mauritius. Under the amendment contained in the Economic and Financial Measures (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2012, GBL1 companies must seek the approval of the Financial Services Commission with respect to the following:

- Conduct of their business in Mauritius
- Dealings with GBL2 companies and Mauritian resident persons
- Holding of shares or other interests in Mauritian resident corporations

Mauritian residents, including GBL1 companies, are eligible for a foreign tax credit on their foreign-source income. The foreign tax credit is generally the lower of the Mauritian tax and the foreign tax. If the shareholding in the foreign company is 5% or more, an underlying tax credit can be claimed. A tax-sparing credit can also be claimed. A GBL1 company can compute its foreign tax based on a presumed amount of 80% of the Mauritian tax chargeable on foreign-source income (including local-source income derived in the course of its global business) if no written evidence is produced in support of the payment of foreign tax. This reduces the effective tax rate to 3% of the chargeable income on the foreignsource income. Dividends paid to residents and nonresidents and royalties paid by GBL1 companies out of their foreign-source income to nonresidents are exempt from tax. Interest paid by GBL1 companies to nonresidents that do not have a place of business in Mauritius is exempt from tax to the extent that the interest is paid out of its foreign-source income. Effective from 1 January 2019, a royalty paid by any company to a nonresident out of its foreignsource income is exempt from tax. GBL1 companies may be considered residents of Mauritius for purposes of double tax treaties.

GBL2 companies are regulated by the Companies Act, 2001 and the Financial Services Act, 2007 (FSA). To qualify as a GBL2 company, the company must be beneficially owned by non-residents, operate exclusively outside Mauritius and meet certain other requirements. GBL2 companies are exempt from corporate income tax. Dividends paid by GBL2 companies are exempt from income tax. Interest, royalties and other payments made by GBL2 companies to nonresidents are exempt from income tax. GBL2 companies are subject to a more flexible regime than GBL1 companies, but they do not benefit from double tax treaties.

Under an amendment to the FSA contained in the FMPA 2018, the Financial Services Commission (FSC) no longer issues a Category I Global Business License (GBL1) from 1 January 2019; instead, it issues a GBL. A GBL company is required to carry on its core income-generating activities in Mauritius and is required to have its central management and control in Mauritius. It should be administered by a management company. Its core income-generating activities must be carried out in Mauritius as a result of the following:

- The direct or indirect employment of a reasonable number of suitably qualified persons
- The fact that it incurs expenses that are proportionate with to its level of activities

A GBL is exempt from the CSR rules, and any outgoing interest from its foreign-source income is exempt from tax in Mauritius.

If a GBL1 was issued on or before 16 October 2017, the company will be deemed to be a GBL from 1 July 2021; otherwise, it will be deemed to be a GBL from 1 January 2019.

The FSC no longer issues a Category 2 Global Business License (GBL2). The corporate tax exemption for GBL2 companies will terminate on 30 June 2021 if the GBL2 was issued on or before 16 October 2017. The exemption does not apply to income from the following:

- Intellectual property assets acquired from a related party after 16 October 2017
- Intellectual property assets acquired from a third party after 30 June 2018
- New intellectual property assets created after 30 June 2018
- Specific assets acquired or projects started after 31 December 2018

A company may be granted the status of Authorized Company by the FSC if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- A majority of the shares, voting rights or the legal or beneficial interests in the company, other than a bank, are held or controlled by non-Mauritian citizens.
- The company conducts business principally outside of Mauritius or with such category of persons, as may be specified in the FSC Rules.
- The company has its POEM outside of Mauritius.

An Authorized Company is not supposed to have any Mauritian source income so that it is not liable to tax in Mauritius on the basis that it is not resident in Mauritius.

From 1 January 2019, transactions with nonresidents and other GBL companies are not automatically considered to be foreign-source income for GBL1 companies and banks. If a GBL1 has been issued on or before 16 October 2017, the income is considered to be foreign-source income up to 30 June 2021. For a bank, the current definition applies up to the 2019-20 year of assessment

The presumed foreign tax no longer applies from 1 January 2019. Under transitional rules, it will continue to apply to a GBL1 company up to 30 June 2021 if the GBL1 was issued on or before 16 October 2017. This excludes income from the following:

- Intellectual property assets acquired from a related party after 16 October 2017
- Intellectual property assets acquired from a third party after 30 June 2018
- Intellectual property assets created after 30 June 2018
- Specific assets acquired or projects started after 31 December 2018, as may be determined by the MRA

In the case of banks, the presumed foreign tax will continue to apply up to the 2019-20 year of assessment.

Companies engaged in qualifying activities. Companies engaged in dyeing, knitting, spinning, or weaving activities that began their operations before 30 June 2006 are exempt from income tax for a period of up to 10 income years. If a company began operations during the period of 1 July 2006 through 30 June 2008, its income is exempt from income tax up to and including the income year ending 30 June 2016. Losses incurred during the exemption period may be carried forward to years following the expiration of the exemption period.

A company that subscribes to the stated capital of a spinning company on or before 30 June 2008 for an amount of MUR60 million or more is granted a tax credit equal to 60% of the investment in share capital over a period of either four or six income years. This tax credit is also granted to a company subscribing to the stated capital of a company engaged in dyeing, knitting and weaving activities on or before 30 June 2008 for an amount of MUR10 million or more. The credit is available beginning in the income year preceding the income year in which the shares are acquired and is spread equally over the four- or six-year period. Any unused portion of the tax credit may be carried forward to subsequent income years, subject to a maximum period of five consecutive income years beginning with the income year of the investment.

Under an amendment contained in the FMPA 2016, a company that has invested MUR60 million or more or at least 20% in the stated capital of a spinning factory, whichever is higher, during the years of 2003 to 2008 is allowed an investment tax credit (ITC) of either 15% of the investment over a four-year period or 10% of the investment over six years. The credit is allowed from the year the investment is made and is reduced by any credit previously claimed with respect to the same investment. A similar form of credit applies to a company that has invested in the stated capital of a company engaged in dyeing, knitting and weaving activities during the same period; the minimum amount of the investment is MUR10 million or at least 20% of the stated capital

of the company. The ITC may be carried forward for a consecutive period of six years from the year of the investment and may be applied against any past tax liability; however, no refund is made for tax already paid. The ITC may be set off against the 30% of the tax claimed that was required to be paid for an objection to a notice of assessment to be valid; any excess ITC can be offset against any tax payable from 1 September 2016. The ITC can offset against any past tax liability for any case under dispute. If the ITC is offset against the tax liability for a pending case before any court, judicial or quasi-judicial body, the company should withdraw its case.

Manufacturing companies or companies producing "specified goods or products" can claim a tax credit on the total capital expenditure incurred on the acquisition of new plant and machinery (excluding motor cars) exceeding MUR100 million during the period of 1 January 2014 through 30 June 2016. The annual tax credit equals 5% of the cost of the plant and machinery. The credit is subtracted from the income tax liability in the year of acquisition and the two subsequent income years. Any unrelieved tax credit with respect to an income year may be carried forward to the following income year. The carryforward applies to a maximum of five consecutive income years following the income year in which the capital expenditure is incurred. The following are the "specified goods or products":

- Computers
- Electrical equipment
- Film
- Furniture
- Jewelry and bijouterie
- Medical and dental instruments, devices and supplies
- Pharmaceuticals or medicinal chemicals
- · Ships and boats
- Textile
- Wearing apparel

Under an amendment contained in the FMPA 2016, companies engaged in manufacturing activities or companies producing the "specified goods or products" are also allowed a credit in the year of acquisition and the subsequent two years at the following rates for capital expenditure incurred on the following new assets during the period from 1 July 2016 through 30 June 2020.

Asset	Rate of credit (%)
Computers	15
Electronic or optical products	5
Electrical equipment	5
Film	15
Furniture	5
Jewelry and bijouterie	5
Medical and dental instruments, devices	
and supplies	5
Pharmaceuticals or medicinal chemicals	15
Ships and boats	15
Textiles	15
Wearing apparels	15

Any excess credit may be carried forward to the next year. However, the credit cannot be used in a period beyond 10 years following the year in which the capital expenditure is incurred. If the asset is sold within five years from the date of its acquisition, the credit is clawed back.

A company that invests in the share capital of a subsidiary company engaged in the setting up and management of an accredited business incubator is allowed to claim a credit in the year of investment and the subsequent two years. The credit equals 15% of the amount invested, subject to a maximum amount of MUR3 million. Any excess can be carried forward to the next income year and is clawed back if the shares are disposed of within five years after the year of the investment.

Partial exemption. Eighty percent of the following types of income is exempt from tax from 1 January 2019:

- · Foreign dividends
- · Interest income received by companies, other than banks
- Profits attributable to a foreign permanent establishment
- Ship and aircraft leasing income
- Income of a collective-investment scheme (CIS), closed-end fund, CIS manager, CIS administrator, investment adviser or asset manager, set up under the Financial Services Act
- Income of a company from reinsurance and reinsurance brokering activities
- Income of a company from the leasing and provision of international fiber capacity
- Income of a company from the sale, financing arrangement and asset management of aircraft and its spare parts, and related aviation advisory services

The exemption for foreign dividend income applies only if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The dividend has been treated as nondeductible in the state of source.
- The receiving company has satisfied its compliance obligations under the Companies Act or the FSA.
- The company must have adequate resources to hold and manage share participations.

The exemption for interest income and ship and aircraft leasing income applies only if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The company carries on its core income-generating activities in Mauritius.
- The company employs directly or indirectly an adequate number of suitably qualified persons to conduct its core incomegenerating activities.
- The company incurs a minimum level of expenditure proportionate with its level of activities.

If a company outsources any relevant activities to third party service providers, the company should be able to demonstrate adequate monitoring of the outsourced activities. The outsourced activities should be conducted in Mauritius. The economic substance of the service providers is not counted multiple times by multiple companies.

A company may opt to apply the credit system instead of the partial exemption if the income has been subject to foreign tax.

Other tax benefits

Tax credit on new plant and machinery. A company engaged in the importation of goods in semi-knocked down form can benefit from a tax credit of 5% on the expenditure incurred on any new plant and machinery during the period from 1 July 2018 to 30 June 2020. The credit applies in the year the capital expenditure is incurred and in the following two years. The credit does not apply if the local value addition incorporated in the goods is less than 20%. Expenditure on motor cars does not qualify for the credit.

Extra deduction for emoluments for homeworkers. An extra deduction (that is, the expense is effectively relieved twice for corporate income tax purposes) applies to employers that have full-time homeworkers if the following conditions are satisfied:

- The employer has acquired the necessary information technology system to enable the worker to work from home.
- The employer has more than five homeworkers at any time during the year.
- The monthly emoluments do not exceed MUR100,000.
- The homeworker started to work from home on or after 1 July 2018.
- The emoluments relate to July 2018 or a later month and apply for a period not exceeding 24 months.

Tax credit on information technology system. A tax credit applies to expenditure incurred on an information and technology system for the purpose of employing homeworkers. The credit equals 5% of the expenditure incurred and can be claimed in the year the capital expenditure is incurred and in the following two years.

Investment in nurseries. An expenditure by a company on nurseries is eligible for a 200% deduction.

Alternative minimum tax. The alternative minimum tax (AMT) no longer applies, effective from the 2015-16 year of assessment.

The AMT applied if a company either declared a dividend or distributed any shares instead of dividends and if the tax payable was less than 7.5% of the book profit. The AMT equaled the lower of 7.5% of the book profit or 10% of the sum of any dividends declared and amounts distributed instead of dividends. The tax payable by the company was the higher of the AMT or the tax payable under the normal rules.

For purposes of the AMT calculation, capital gains (losses) or revaluation of fixed assets, dividends received from companies resident in Mauritius and trading profits (losses) from the sale or revaluation of securities were excluded in the computation of the book profit. In addition, a foreign tax credit was not subtracted in computing the tax payable.

The AMT did not apply to companies that were exempt from tax and GBL1 companies.

For the 2013 and 2014 income years, manufacturing companies and companies operating hotels were outside the scope of the AMT.

Payment

Capital gains. Capital gains are not subject to income tax. The Finance (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2010 (FMPA 2010) introduced a capital gains tax regime for transactions in immovable properties or interests in immovable properties; however, it was repealed by the Finance (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2011, effective from 5 November 2011.

Withholding taxes. Withholding taxes apply to certain payments. The tax withheld at source is an interim tax payment that may or may not be the final tax liability. Amounts deducted are credited to the final tax liability of the taxpayer for the relevant tax year.

Rate (%) (a)

The following are the withholding tax rates.

Payment	Rate (%) (a)
Interest	15 (b)
Royalties	10/15 (c)
Rent for buildings	5
Commission	3
Payments to contractors and subcontractors	0.75
Payments to accountants or accounting firms,	
architects, attorneys, barristers, engineers, land	
surveyors, legal consultants, medical service	
providers, project managers in the construction	
industry, property valuers, quantity surveyors,	
solicitors, tax advisers and their representatives	3
Payments made by a ministry, government	
department, local authority, statutory body or	
the Rodrigues Regional Assembly on contracts,	
other than payments to contractor and	
subcontractors and payments to service	
providers specified in the preceding entry above	
For the procurement of goods and services	
under a single contract, if the payment	
exceeds MUR300,000	1
For the procurement of goods under a contract,	
if the payment exceeds MUR100,000	1
For the procurement of services under a contract,	_
if the payment exceeds MUR30,000	3
Payments made to the owner of immovable	
property or agent, other than a hotel, unless	
the payments are made to a body of persons	
specified in Part I of the Second Schedule or	
a person exempt from income tax as a result	
of any other enactment, by a tour operator or	
travel agent, other than an individual, an	
Integrated Resort Scheme (IRS) or Real Estate	
Development Scheme (RES) company or a	
provider of property management services	
designated by an IRS or RES company, under	
the Investment (Real Estate Development)	
Regulations 2007, or any other agent, other	
than an individual, carrying on the business of providing services with respect to the	
leasing of properties	5
Payments made to nonresidents for services	J
rendered in Mauritius	10
rendered in ividuitius	10

Payment	Rate (%) (a)
Payment of management fees	
To residents	5
To nonresidents	10
Payments to nonresident entertainers or	
sportspersons	10

- (a) The withholding taxes do not apply to a company, partnership or succession (estate of a deceased person) with an annual turnover MUR6 million or less, except for the award of a contract for construction works.
- (b) This withholding tax applies to interest paid by any person, other than by a bank or nonbank deposit-taking institution under the Banking Act, to any person, other than a company resident in Mauritius.
- (c) This withholding tax is imposed on residents and nonresidents. The withholding tax rate is 10% for residents and 15% for nonresidents. For a recipient of royalties that is resident in a treaty country, the treaty rate applies if it is lower than 15%. The treaty rate does not apply if the payer is a GBL1 company.

If a recipient of a payment proves to the Director-General of the MRA that the recipient is not liable for tax, the Director-General may, by written notice to the payer, direct that no tax be withheld from the payment to the recipient.

Administration. The income year is 1 July to 30 June of the year preceding the year of assessment. Companies may choose a financial year-end other than 30 June for tax purposes. The income year-end was previously 31 December.

Companies are generally required to file their tax returns within six months after their year-end. If the year-end of a company is 30 June and if the company does not have any tax payable, the tax return can be submitted by 15 January of the following year. A company with a 30 June year-end may submit its annual tax return by 31 January in the following year if it has submitted and paid tax for the quarter ending on 30 June.

The FMPA 2016 contains a section on amended tax returns. Under this section, an amended tax return is not allowed if it is submitted more than three years from the end of the year of assessment to which the return relates. The time limit of three years does not apply if the company has underdeclared its income. If an amended tax return is filed, the return for the relevant year is deemed to have been made on the date on which the amended tax return is made. As a result, interest and penalties may apply.

Any tax payable in accordance with the annual return must be paid at the time of filing the return. The Advance Payment System (APS) requires companies to pay tax on a quarterly basis. For purposes of the APS, companies can either use the taxable profits of the preceding tax year or the results of the relevant quarter. A company with annual turnover of MUR10 million or less is not required to pay tax under the APS. The APS requirement also does not apply if the company did not have any chargeable income in the preceding year. Under an amendment contained in the FMPA 2016 with respect to CSR, APS also applies to the contributions that must be made to the National CSR Foundation.

If a payment is late or an incorrect return is filed, a penalty of 5% of the tax payable is imposed. The penalty is reduced to 2% if the taxpayer is a small enterprise with an annual turnover of less than MUR10 million. Interest at a rate of 0.5% for each month or part of a month the tax remains unpaid also applies. In addition, a

penalty of MUR2,000 is imposed for each month or part of a month that the annual tax return is late. The penalty is limited to a maximum amount of MUR20,000. The maximum penalty is reduced to MUR5,000 if the taxpayer is a small enterprise with an annual turnover of less than MUR10 million.

After the MRA issues a notice of assessment, the taxpayer may object to the assessment. For an objection to be valid, 10% of the total tax claimed must be paid to the MRA. If the MRA is satisfied that the taxpayer cannot pay the 10% tax, a bank guarantee may be provided. If a notice of determination is issued by the objection department of the MRA, written representations may be made to the Assessment Review Committee. In such a case, 5% of the amount determined in the notice of determination should be remitted to the MRA.

Dividends. Dividends paid to residents and nonresidents are exempt from tax. Dividends should be paid in either cash or shares.

Foreign tax relief. Residents of Mauritius may claim a foreign tax credit (FTC), regardless of whether they may claim other tax credits. The FTC equals the lower of the Mauritian tax liability and the amount of the foreign taxes. In computing the FTC, all foreign-source income may be pooled. An underlying FTC is also available if the residents, including individuals and trusts, own directly or indirectly at least 5% of the share capital of the foreign company. The underlying FTC is extended to all previous tiers. The FTC takes into account any tax sparing credits granted to the payer of the dividends.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income of resident companies and foreign branches comprises gross income less cost of goods sold and expenses incurred exclusively in the production of income, unless specifically excluded by law. Income and expenses are determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

Inventories. Inventories may be valued according to International Accounting Standard 2. However, the income tax rules provide that the last-in, first-out (LIFO) method of valuation may not be used.

Provisions. No provisions are allowed for tax purposes.

Tax depreciation. No deduction is allowed for book depreciation of non-current assets, but statutory depreciation (capital allowances) is granted. Mauritian law provides for investment allowances and annual allowances. However, the investment allowance and the additional investment allowances have been repealed and are now available only in limited cases under transitional rules.

Under the transitional rules, a company whose application has been approved under the Investment Promotion Act, or whose proposed activity has been approved under any other enactment, may elect by irrevocable notice in writing to the Director-General to claim annual allowances for capital expenditure incurred on or before 30 June 2009 at the rates prevailing on 30 June 2006. Manufacturing companies may claim additional investment allowances on state-of-the-art technological equipment for acquisitions made in the years ended 30 June 2007 and 30 June 2008. ICT companies may claim additional investment allowances on computer equipment and plant and machinery for acquisitions made on or before 30 June 2008.

The following investment allowances are provided.

Allowance	Rate (%)
Investment allowance on certain new	
assets, including industrial buildings,	
office equipment, plant and machinery,	
and buses with a seating capacity of	
at least 30	25
Additional investment allowance for a	
manufacturing company that has incurred	
capital expenditure on the acquisition of	
state-of-the-art technological equipment	
in the year ended 30 June 2008	10
Additional investment allowance for an ICT	
company that incurs capital expenditure on	
the acquisition of new plant and machinery	
or computer software	25

The following are the rates of annual allowances computed using the declining-balance method.

Asset	Rate (%)
Hotels	30
Plant and machinery	35
Heavy equipment (such as agricultural tractors	
or excavators)	35
Computers and high precision equipment	50
Motor vehicles	25
Setting up of golf courses	15

The following are the rates of annual allowances computed using the straight-line method.

Asset	Rate (%)
Commercial premises	5
Green technology equipment	50
Landscaping and other earthwork for	
embellishment purposes	50
Industrial premises excluding hotels	5
Any item of a capital nature not listed above	
that is subject to depreciation under the normal	
accounting principles	5
Plant and machinery costing MUR60,000 or less	100
Aircraft and aircraft simulators leased by	
aircraft leasing companies	100

The following are the rates of annual allowances for capital expenditure incurred during the period from 1 January 2013 through 30 June 2018.

Asset	Rate (%)
Industrial premises dedicated to manufacturing	30
Plant and machinery costing MUR50,000 or less	100
Electronic and high-precision equipment	50
Plant and machinery, except passenger cars, acquired	
by a manufacturing company	50
Scientific research	50

Except for the annual allowance rates on industrial premises, the above rates will be applied on a straight-line basis.

To qualify as capital expenditure on green technology, it must be incurred on the following:

- Renewable energy
- Energy-efficient equipment or noise-control devices
- Water-efficient plant and machinery and rainwater harvesting equipment and systems
- Pollution-control equipment or devices, including wastewater recycling equipment
- · Effective chemical hazard control devices
- Desalination plant
- Composting equipment
- Equipment for shredding, sorting and compacting plastic and paper for recycling

Any unused annual allowances that arise as a result of the above increased rates can be carried forward indefinitely. Expenditure on passenger cars is not eligible for increased annual allowances.

Capital allowances are subject to recapture on the sale of an asset to the extent the sales price exceeds the tax value after depreciation. Amounts recaptured are included in ordinary income and are subject to tax at the normal tax rate. To the extent that the sales price is lower than the depreciated value, an additional allowance is granted.

Under an amendment contained in the Finance (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2010, the total annual allowances on a motor car cannot exceed MUR3 million. The MUR3 million cap does not apply to persons engaged in the business of tour operator or car rental.

Expenditure on deep ocean water air conditioning. Expenditure on deep ocean water air conditioning is eligible for a 200% deduction over a period of five years from the year of the incurrence of the expenditure. This measure is effective as from 1 July 2017. A tax loss resulting from expenditure on deep ocean water air conditioning is not subject to the five-year restriction on the utilization of tax losses (see *Relief for losses*).

Expenditure on water desalination plant. Expenditure on the acquisition and setting up of a water desalination plant is eligible for a 200% deduction from 1 July 2017. A tax loss that results from expenditure on a water desalination plant is not subject to the five-year restriction on the utilization of tax losses (see *Relief for losses*).

Research and development. Any qualifying expenditure on research and development (R&D) incurred during the period of 1 July 2017 through 30 June 2022 (the qualifying period) is eligible for a 200% deduction if the relevant expenditure is directly related to an existing trade or business and if the R&D is carried on in Mauritius. If the qualifying expenditure incurred during the qualifying period does not relate to an existing trade or business, the MRA may allow the expenditure. The qualifying expenditure relates to any R&D and specifically includes expenditure on innovation, improvement or development of a process, product or service, staff costs, consumable items, computer software directly used in R&D and subcontracted R&D. The time limit of five years on the utilization of tax losses does not apply to a tax loss resulting from the 200% deduction.

Expenditure on cleaning, renovation and embellishment works. A company operating a hotel can deduct 150% of any expenditure on cleaning, renovation and embellishment work in the public realm.

Expenditure on arbitration, conciliation or mediation under an Alternative Dispute Resolution Mechanism. Expenditure on filing fees for the purposes of filing a request for arbitration, conciliation or mediation is eligible for 150% deduction if the application is made to a recognized arbitration institution, such as the Mauritius International Arbitration Centre, the Mauritian Chamber of Commerce and Industry Arbitration and Mediation Centre or the Mediation Division of the Supreme Court of Mauritius.

Relief for losses. Losses can be offset against future corporate income in the following five income years. Losses attributable to annual allowances claimed with respect to assets acquired on or after 1 July 2006 can be carried forward indefinitely. Losses may not be carried back. Under an amendment contained in the FMPA 2016, the claiming of an excess loss is subject to a penalty of 5% of the excess amount.

If a company takes over a company engaged in manufacturing activities or if two or more companies engaged in manufacturing activities merge into one company, any unrelieved losses of the acquired company or merging companies may be transferred to the acquirer or to the company resulting from the merger in the income year of the takeover or merger, subject to certain conditions relating to the safeguarding of employment or to such other terms and conditions that may be established by the MOFED. The loss transferred is withdrawn if, within three years from the date of the takeover or merger, more than 50% of the employees is made redundant. The FMPA 2016 extended the scope of this provision to a transaction in which a company takes over or acquires the whole or part of the undertaking of another company if the MOFED has deemed such transaction to be in the public interest. If a change of more than 50% in the shareholding of a manufacturing company occurs, the tax loss may nevertheless be carried forward if the MOFED certifies that the change in the shareholding is in the public interest and is satisfied that there is compliance with the conditions relating to the safeguard of employment. In addition, if there is a change in the shareholding of more than 50% in a manufacturing company or in a company

facing financial difficulty, any unrelieved tax loss may be carried forward if the MOFED is satisfied that the conditions relating to the safeguard of employment or other conditions that the MOFED may impose are complied with by the company.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax	15
National pension fund, a statutory savings plan	
for employees' old-age retirement; monthly	
contribution imposed on gross salary; paid by	
Employer, limited to MUR1,124	6
Employee, limited to MUR562	3
Land transfer tax; payable by transferor based on	
the value of the immovable property transferred;	
also applies to transfers of shares that result in	
a change in control of a company that owns	
immovable property	5
Tax on transfer of leasehold rights in state land; based	
on the open market value of the leasehold rights;	• •
payable equally by the transferor and the transferee	20
Registration duty; payable on the registration of	
certain transactions, such as the sale of land;	
based on the value of the property transferred;	
payable by the transferee; certain transactions	_
are not subject to the duty	5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Exchange Control Act was suspended in 1993. Consequently, approval of the Bank of Mauritius is no longer required for transactions involving foreign exchange.

Anti-avoidance legislation. Anti-avoidance provisions apply to interest on debentures issued by reference to shares, excessive remuneration to shareholders or directors, benefits to shareholders, excessive management expenses, leases with inadequate rent, rights over income retained and other transactions designed to avoid tax liability. Certain of these items are discussed below.

Interest on debentures issued by reference to shares. If a company issues debentures in the proportion of shares held by each shareholder, the interest on the debentures is treated as a dividend and is therefore not an allowable deduction for the company. The 2004 Finance Act provides that such interest on the debentures is not treated as a dividend for the shareholder.

Benefits to shareholders. If a benefit of any nature, whether in money or money's worth, is granted by a company to a shareholder or a party related to the shareholder, the value of the benefit is deemed to be a taxable benefit in the hands of the shareholder or the related party.

Rights over income retained. If a person transfers property or any right to income to a related party and retains or obtains power to enjoy income from the property or the right, the income is deemed to be derived by the transferor.

Controlled foreign companies. A foreign entity is considered to be a controlled foreign company (CFC) if its non-distributed income arises from non-genuine arrangements that have been implemented for the essential purpose to obtain a tax benefit. A foreign company is considered to be a CFC if more than 50% of its participation rights are held directly or indirectly by the Mauritian resident company and its "related parties." For this purpose, related parties are the following:

- An entity in which the Mauritian resident company holds directly or indirectly a participation of voting rights, capital or entitlement to profit of at least 25%
- An individual or entity that holds directly or indirectly a participation of the voting rights or capital ownership in the company of at least 25% of the profits of the company

The income to be attributed to the Mauritian resident company should be consistent with the arm's-length principle and be limited to the assets and risks linked to the significant people functions carried on by the controlling company. The foreign tax credit applies in connection with any foreign tax suffered by the CFC.

A company is not regarded as a CFC if any of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The accounting profit and non-trading income are both less than EUR750,000.
- The accounting profit is less than 10% of its operating costs.
- The tax rate in the country of residence of the CFC is more than 50% of the tax rate in Mauritius.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Under Mauritian domestic law, dividends paid to resident and nonresident shareholders are exempt from tax. Royalties payable to nonresidents are exempt from tax insofar as the royalties are payable to a nonresident out of the foreign-source income of a company. Interest payments are exempt from tax if they are paid by Mauritian banks or GBL companies to nonresidents out of their foreign source income to nonresidents that do not have a place of business in Mauritius. The table below lists the tax rates for dividends, interest and royalties under the tax treaties entered into by Mauritius. However, Mauritian domestic law prevails if it exempts the payments from tax.

Recipient's country of residence	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Bangladesh	10	15	15
Barbados	5	5	5
Belgium	5 (i)	0/10	0
Botswana	5 (j)	12	12.5
Cape Verde	0/5 (w)	10	7.5
China Mainland	5	10 (f)	10
Comoros	5/7.5(x)	5	5
Congo			
(Republic of)	0/5 (s)	5	0
Croatia	0	0	0
Cyprus	0	0	0
Egypt	5 (v)	10	12
France	5 (a)	15 (f)	15 (g)

Recipient's country of residence	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Germany	5 (r)	0	10
Ghana (l)	7	7	8
Guernsey	0	0	0
India	5 (a)	15 (f)	15
Italy	5 (b)	15 (f)	15
Kuwait	0	0	10
Lesotho	10	10	10
Luxembourg	5 (a)	0	0
Madagascar	5 (h)	10	5
Malaysia	5 (a)	15 (f)	15
Malta	0	0	0
Monaco	0	0	0
Mozambique	8/10/15	8 (f)	5
Namibia	5/10	10 (f)	5
Nepal	5/10/15 (o)	10/15 (p)	15
Oman	0	0	0
Pakistan	10	10	12.5
Qatar	0	0	5
Russian			
Federation (1)	5 (k)	0	0
Rwanda	10	10	10
Senegal	0	0	0
Seychelles	0	0	0
Singapore	0	0	0
South Africa	5/10 (t)	0/10 (u)	5
Sri Lanka	10 (a)	10	10
Swaziland	7.5	5	7.5
Sweden	0 (i)	0	0
Thailand	10	10/15	5/15
Tunisia	0	2.5	2.5
Uganda	10	10	10
United Arab	0	0	0
Emirates	0	0	0
United Kingdom	10 (c)	15 (f)	15 (d)
Zambia	5 (q)	10	5
Zimbabwe	10 (e)	10 (f)	15
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0	0/15 (m)	0/15 (n)

- (a) Applicable if the recipient has a direct shareholding of at least 10% of the capital of the Mauritian company; otherwise, the rate is 15%.
- (b) Applicable if the recipient has a direct shareholding of at least 25% of the capital of the Mauritian company; otherwise, the rate is 15%.
- (c) Applicable if the recipient has a direct or indirect shareholding of at least 10% of the capital of the Mauritian company; otherwise, the rate is 15%.
- (d) The reduced rate applies only if the royalties are subject to tax in the United Kingdom.
- (e) Applicable if the recipient controls directly or indirectly 25% of the voting power of the Mauritian company; otherwise, the rate is 20%.
- (f) The rate is 0% if the interest is paid to a bank resident in the treaty country (subject to additional conditions) and, under the France treaty, if the loan is made or guaranteed by the Banque Française du Commerce Extérieur.
- (g) The rate is 0% for literary, artistic or scientific copyright royalties and for royalties for the use of motion picture films or works recorded for broadcasting or television.
- (h) Applicable if the recipient is the beneficial owner of the dividends and if the payer of the dividends is a venture capital company; otherwise, the rate is 10%.

- (i) Applicable if the recipient is a company that holds at least 10% of the voting power of the company paying the dividends. Otherwise, the rate is 15% if the shareholder is the beneficial owner of the dividend income. The limitationsof-benefits clause of the tax treaty should be considered.
- (j) Applicable if the recipient has a direct or indirect shareholding of at least 25% of the capital of the Mauritian company; otherwise, the rate is 10%.
- (k) Applicable if the recipient has invested at least USD500,000 in the authorized capital of the payer of the dividends; otherwise, the rate is 10%.
- (l) This treaty has been signed, but it has not yet been ratified.
- (m) Interest paid by GBL1 companies to nonresidents or by Mauritian banks to nonresidents is exempt. Interest paid by other resident companies to nonresidents is taxed at a rate of 15%.
- (n) Royalties paid by GBL1 companies to nonresidents are exempt from tax. Royalties paid by other companies to nonresident companies are subject to tax at a rate of 15%.
- (o) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends holds directly at least 15% of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends holds directly at least 10%, but less than 15%, of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (p) The 10% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is a financial institution or an insurance company. The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (q) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that owns at least 25% of the share capital of the paying company. Otherwise, the rate is 15%.
- (r) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company with a shareholding of at least 10%. Otherwise, the rate is 15%.
- (s) The 5% rate applies if the recipient owns less than 25% of the company paying the dividends.
- (t) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company with a shareholding of at least 10%. Otherwise, the rate is 10%.
- (u) The 0% rate applies if the interest arises on a debt instrument listed on the Stock Exchange of Mauritius, the Johannesburg Stock Exchange or any other stock exchange agreed to by the competent authorities of the contracting states.
- (v) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company with a direct or indirect shareholding of at least 25% in the share capital of the paying company. Otherwise, the rate is 10%.
- (w) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the beneficial owner of the dividends and owns less than 25% of the share capital of the company.
- (x) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company with a direct shareholding of at least 10% in the share capital of the paying company. Otherwise, the rate is 7.5%.

Tax treaties with Côte d'Ivoire, Estonia, Gambia, Gibraltar and Malawi await signature. Mauritius is negotiating tax treaties with Algeria, Burkina Faso, Canada, the Czech Republic, Greece, the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Iran, Lesotho (to replace the existing treaty), Mali, Montenegro, Portugal, St. Kitts and Nevis, Saudi Arabia, Senegal (to replace the existing treaty), Spain, Sudan, Tanzania, Vietnam, Yemen and Zambia (to replace the existing treaty).

Mexico

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Mexico City GMT -6

+52 (55) 5283-1300,

+52 (55) 5283-1400

Fax: +52 (55) 1101-8464

EYTorre Paseo, "Antara Polanco"

5th Floor

Av. Ejercito Nacional No. 843-B

Col. Granada 11520 Mexico City Mexico

Principal Tax Contacts

★ Oscar Ortiz +52 (55) 5283-1468

Email: oscar.ortiz@mx.ey.com

★ Koen van 't Hek +52 (55) 1101-6439 Mobile: +52 1-55-5404-2960

Business Tax Services

★ Enrique Rios +52 (81) 8152-1850

(resident in Monterrey, Nuevo Léon) Mobile: +52 1-81-1516-5169 Email: enrique.rios@mx.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

★ Jorge Libreros +52 (55) 5283-1439

Mobile: +52 1-55-3201-7516 Email: jorge.libreros@mx.ey.com

Email: koen.van-t-hek@mx.ey.com

★ Enrique Ramirez +52 (55) 5283-1367

Email: enrique.ramirez@mx.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Terri Grosselin

★ Jaime Campos +52 (55) 1101-7236

Email: jaime.campos@mx.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Mariana Covarrubias +52 (55) 5283-8674

Email: mariana.covarrubias@mx.ey.com
Javier Diaz de León +52 (55) 5283-1400 x7207

52 (05) 5200-1400 X7207

Email: javier.diazdeleon@mx.ey.com

Mauricio Garcia +52 (55) 5283-1300

Email: mauricio.garcia@mx.ey.com

Mexico: +52 (55) 1101-6469 Miami: +1 (305) 415-1344

Email: terri.grosselin@ey.com

Estela Miranda +52 (55) 1101-8404

Email: estela.miranda@mx.ey.com

Jóse Pizarro +52 (55) 5283-1458

Email: jose.pizarro@mx.ey.com Alejandro Polanco +52 (55) 5283-1300, Ext. 3440

(resident in Querétaro, Querétaro) Email: alejandro.polanco@mx.ey.com

Abril Rodriguez +52 (55) 1101-7208

Email: abril.rodriguez@mx.ey.com

Jorge Bibiano Ruiz +52 (81) 8152-1825

(resident in Monterrey, Nuevo Leon) Email: bibiano.ruiz@mx.ey.com

★ Koen van 't Hek +52 (55) 1101-6439

> Mobile: +52 1-55-5404-2960 Email: koen.van-t-hek@mx.ev.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Operating Model

Effectiveness (OME)

Estela Miranda + 52 (55) 1101-8404

Email: estela.miranda@mx.ey.com

★ Koen van 't Hek +52 (55) 1101-6439

Mobile: +52 1-55-5404-2960 Email: koen.van-t-hek@mx.ev.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desks Abroad

Mauricio Fuentes +34 915-675-366

(resident in Madrid) Email: mauricio.fuentes.villanueva

> @es.ey.com +1 (713) 750-8107

★ Enrique Gonzalez Cruz (resident in Houston)

(resident in Tokyo)

(resident in London)

(resident in New York)

Email: enrique.cruz@ey.com

Raúl Moreno +81 (3) 3506-2016

Email: raul.moreno@jp.ey.com

Lourdes Libreros +44 7771-340-071

Email: lourdes.libreros@uk.ey.com

Enrique Perez Grovas +1 (212) 773-1594

Email: enrique.perezgrovas@ey.com

Alejandra Sánchez +1 (312) 879-3597

(resident in Chicago) Email: alejandra.sanchez@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Capital Markets and Financial Services Organization

Javier Diaz de León +52 (55) 5283-1400 x7207

Email: javier.diazdeleon@mx.ey.com

★ Oscar Ortiz +52 (55) 5283-1468

Email: oscar.ortiz@mx.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Mónica Cerda +52 (55) 5283-1405

> Mobile: +52 1-55-2301-4065 Email: monica.cerda@mx.ey.com

Ricardo Cruz +52 (55) 6648-1610

Email: ricardo-manuel.cruz@mx.ey.com

★ Enrique Gonzalez Cruz +1 (713) 750-8107

(resident in Houston) Email: enrique.cruz@ey.com

Alma Gutierrez +52 (55) 1101-6445

Email: alma.gutierrez@mx.ey.com

Gabriel Lambarri +52 (55) 1101-8437

Email: gabriel.lambarri@mx.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Fernando Becerril +52 (55) 5283-1349

Mobile: +52 1-55-5400-7534 Email: fernando.becerril@mx.ey.com

* Rodrigo Ochoa

+52 (55) 5283-1493

Mobile: +52 1-55-3722-8265

Email: rodrigo.ochoa@mx.ey.com

Juan Manuel Puebla +52 (55) 1101-6404

Mobile: +52 1-55-3233-3867

Email: juan-manuel.puebla@mx.ey.com

Mining and Metals

Koen van 't Hek +52 (55) 1101-6439

Mobile: +52 1-55-5404-2960 Email: koen.van-t-hek@mx.ey.com Oil and Gas Tax

Rodrigo Ochoa +52 (55) 5283-1493

Mobile: +52 1-55-3722-8265 Email: rodrigo.ochoa@mx.ey.com

People Advisory Services

 Paulo Espindula +1 (305) 415-1311

(resident in Miami) Email: paulo.espindula@ey.com

Carlos de la Fuente +52 (55) 1101-6473

Email: carlos.de-la-fuente@mx.ey.com

Indirect Tax and Customs and International Trade

Rocío Meiía +52 (55) 5283-8672

> Mobile: +52 1-55-2699-8159 Email: rocio.mejia@mx.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Ana Alvarez +52 (81) 8152-1859

Email: ana.alvarez@mx.ey.com

+52 (55) 5283-1463 Rodrigo Castellanos

Mobile: +52 1-55-2955-2538 Email: rodrigo.castellanos@mx.ey.com

Alejandra Murguia

+52 (55) 1101-8427

+52 (614) 425-3570

Fax: +52 (614) 425-3580

Email: alejandra.murguia@mx.ey.com

+52 (81) 8152-1850 ★ Enrique Rios (resident in Monterrey, Nuevo Léon) Mobile: +52 1-81-1516-5169

Email: enrique.rios@mx.ey.com

Legal Services

★ Jimena Gonzalez +52 (55) 1101-7294

Email: jimena.gonzalez@mx.ey.com

Chihuahua, Chihuahua

GMT-7

GMT-7

Centro Ejecutivo Punto Alto II

Piso 3

Av. Valle Escondido 5500 Fracc. Desarrollo el Saucito

31125 Chihuahua, Chihuahua Mexico

Business Tax Advisory

Gilberto Ceballos +52 (614) 425-3567

> Mobile: +52 1-61-4184-4875 Email: gilberto.ceballos@mx.ey.com

Ciudad Juarez, Chihuahua

+52 (656) 648-1608/14 Fax: +52 (656) 648-1615

Paseo de la Victoria 4150-A Fracc. Misión de los Lagos Col. Misión de los Lagos

32688 Ciudad Juarez, Chihuahua

Mexico

EY

Business Tax Advisory

Gilberto Ceballos +52 (656) 648-1608/14 x2916

Mobile: +52 1-61-4184-4875 Email: gilberto.ceballos@mx.ey.com

Guadalajara, Jalisco GMT-6

+52 (33) 3884-6100

Av. Patria No.2085 Fax: +52 (33) 3884-6111

Col. Puerta de Hierro

Corporativo Andares Patria, Piso 2 45116 Guadalajara, Jalisco Mexico

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Andres Olvera +52 (33) 3884-6101

Mobile: +52 1-33-3170-5707 Email: andres.olvera@mx.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Carlos Villareal +52 (33) 3884-6102

> Mobile: +52 1-33-1600-3918 Email: carlos.villareal@mx.ey.com

Leon, Guanajuato

GMT-6

ΕY Paseo del Moral No.502

Col. Jardines del Moral Esq. Blvd. Campestre Edificio Los Angeles 37160 Leon, Guanajuato

Mexico

+52 (47) 7717-7062 Fax: +52 (47) 7718-7533

Business Tax Advisory

Andres Villalpando +52 (47) 7717-7062

Email: andres.villalpando@mx.ey.com

Merida, Yucatan

GMT -6

EY +52 (999) 926-1450 Calle 20 No. 99-A Fax: +52 (999) 926-1490

Col. Itzimná 97100 Merida, Yucatan Mexico

Business Tax Advisory

Henry González

+52 (999) 926-2344 Mobile: +52 1-99-9900-3185 Email: henry.gonzalez@mx.ey.com

Monterrey, Nuevo Léon

GMT-6

EY Av. Lazaro Cardenas 2321 Pte.

Ed. Alestra Piso 4 Colonia Residencial San Agustin

66260 San Pedro Garza García,

Nuevo Léon Mexico

+52 (81) 8152-1800

Fax: +52 (81) 8152-1839

Business Tax Services

★ Enrique Rios +52 (81) 8152-1850

> Mobile: +52 1-81-1516-5169 Email: enrique.rios@mx.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Eduardo Martínez +52 (81) 8152-1801

Email: eduardo.martinez@mx.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Jose Olmedo +52 (81) 8152-1831

> Mobile: +52 1-81-8366-0677 Email: jose.olmedo@mx.ey.com

+52 (81) 8152-1825 Jorge Bibiano Ruiz

Email: bibiano.ruiz@mx.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Ricardo González +52 (81) 8152-1821

Mobile: +52 1-81-1660-2849

Email: ricardo.gonzalezmtz@mx.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Diana Galvez +52 (81) 8152-1868

Email: diana.galvez@mx.ey.com

Enrique Rios +52 (81) 8152-1850

Mobile: +52 1-81-1516-5169

Email: enrique.rios@mx.ey.com

Puebla, Puebla GMT -6

EY

Calle 21 Sur #4510, 3er Piso Col. Ex-Hacienda la Noria 72410 Puebla, Puebla Mexico

+52 (222) 237-9922 Fax: +52 (222) 237-9926

Global Compliance and Reporting

Hector Gama

+52 (55) 1101-6436

+52 (442) 216-6429

Fax: +52 (442) 216-6749

Email: hector.gama@mx.ey.com

Querétaro, Querétaro GMT-6

EY

Av. Prolongación Tecnológico

No. 950-B

Interior 70 PH2 Col. Barrio de San Pablo 76160 Querétaro, Querétaro

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax

Advisory Alejandro Polanco +52 (55) 5283-1300, Ext. 3440

Email: alejandro.polanco@mx.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Nancy Rocha +52 (442) 216-6429 x2620 Mobile: +52 1-44-2226-3860

Email: nancy.rocha@mx.ey.com

Tijuana, Baja California GMT -8

Blvd. Agua Caliente 4558-704

Col. P. Torres de Agua Caliente 22420 Tijuana, Baja California Mexico

+52 (664) 681-7844 +52 (664) 686-4009 Fax: +52 (664) 681-7876

Business Tax Advisory

Paul Hernández +52 (664) 681-7844

Email: paul.hernandez@mx.ey.com

+52 (664) 681-7844 x6201 Jesus Montaño

Email: jesus.montano@mx.ey.com

30

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) 30 (a) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) 30 (b)

Branch Tax Rate (%) Withholding Tax (%)

Dividends 10 (c)

Interest	
Paid on Negotiable Instruments	10 (d)(e)
Paid to Banks	10 (d)(f)
Paid to Reinsurance Companies	15 (d)
Paid to Machinery Suppliers	21 (e)
Paid to Others	35 (d)
Royalties	
From Patents and Trademarks	35 (d)
From Know-how and Technical Assistance	25 (d)
From Railroad Cars	5 (d)
Branch Remittance Tax	10 (c)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	10

- (a) A 10% tax is imposed for employee profit sharing (see Section D).
- (b) The capital tax rate for foreign residents may be 25% or 35% (see Section B).
- (c) This tax applies to dividends paid out of profits generated after 2013 (see Section B).
- (d) This is a final tax applicable to nonresidents. Payments to tax havens are generally subject to a 40% withholding tax.
- (e) This rate can be reduced to 4.9% if certain requirements are met.
- (f) A reduced rate of 4.9% is granted each year to banks resident in treaty countries.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporations resident in Mexico are taxable on their worldwide income from all sources, including profits from business and property. A nonresident corporation in Mexico is subject to profits tax on income earned from carrying on business through a permanent establishment in Mexico and on Mexican-source income. Corporations are considered residents of Mexico if their principal place of management is located in Mexico.

Corporations are taxed on profits in Mexico by the federal government only. Resident corporations are not subject to tax on dividends received from other Mexican residents. Dividends paid to individuals and nonresidents are subject to a 10% withholding tax.

The income tax law recognizes the effects of inflation on the following items and transactions:

- Depreciation of fixed assets
- Cost on sales of fixed assets
- Sales of capital stock (shares)
- Monetary assets and liabilities
- · Tax loss carryforwards

The tax basis of investments in capital stock may be adjusted for inflation at the time of capital stock reductions or liquidation. Taxes are also indexed for inflation in certain circumstances.

Tax rate. Corporations are subject to federal corporate income tax at a rate of 30%.

Capital gains. Mexican tax law treats capital gains obtained by Mexican corporate residents as normal income and taxes them at the regular 30% tax rate. However, losses on sales of shares are restricted and may only be used to offset gains from the sale of shares. Nonresidents are subject to a 25% tax rate on gross income or a 35% rate on net income from the sale of shares. Capital gains

derived from sales of publicly traded shares by individuals or non-Mexican residents are taxed at a rate of 10%. To determine the deductible basis for sales of real estate, fixed assets and shares, the law allows for indexation of the original cost for inflation.

Administration. The tax period always ends on 31 December and cannot exceed 12 months. The tax return must be filed by the end of the third month following the tax year-end. Monthly tax installments must be paid during the corporation's tax year.

Dividends. Resident individuals and nonresident shareholders of a Mexican corporation are subject to a 10% income tax on dividends received that are paid out of profits generated after 2013. Dividends are not subject to corporate income tax at the distributing company level if the distribution is from previously taxed earnings and if the distributing corporation has sufficient accumulation in its "net after-tax profit" (CUFIN) account to cover the dividend. If the dividend is in excess of the CUFIN account, the dividend is also taxed at the distributing company level at a rate of 30% on a grossed-up basis. The following is an illustration of how to compute the annual net after-tax profit for the CUFIN account.

	MXN
Corporate taxable income	1,000
Income tax (30%)	(300)
Nondeductible profit sharing to employees	
(estimated)	(150)
Nondeductible expenses	(50)
Net after-tax profit added to the CUFIN account	500

If the CUFIN balance is not sufficient to cover an earnings distribution, the remaining amount triggers corporate income tax on the dividend grossed up by a factor of 1.4286. The corporate income tax rate is then applied to the grossed-up dividend. The following is an illustration of the calculation.

MVN

	MIVIA
Calculation of excess dividend	
Amount of dividend	700
Dividend from CUFIN	500
Excess dividend	200
Tax on excess dividend	
Grossed-up income	
(Gross-up factor of 1.4286 x excess	
dividend of MXN200)	<u>285.72</u>
Tax at 30%	85.72

Income tax paid on distributed profits in excess of the CUFIN balance may be credited against corporate income tax in the year in which the dividend is paid and in the following two years.

Similar rules apply to remittances abroad by branches of foreign corporations.

Foreign tax relief. A tax credit is allowed for foreign income tax paid or deemed paid by Mexican corporations, but the credit is generally limited to the amount of Mexican tax incurred on the

foreign-source portion of the company's worldwide taxable income. This calculation must generally be made on a country-by-country basis.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable profits are computed in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, with certain exceptions, including the following:

- Nondeductibility of penalties and unauthorized donations
- Nondeductibility of increases to reserves for bad debts, obsolescence, contingencies, indemnities and so forth
- Monetary gain on debts, and monetary loss on credits, to recognize the effect of inflation
- Nondeductibility of 53% of exempt salaries (percentage may be decreased to 47% if the exempt salaries are not reduced from previous year)
- Nondeductibility of payments to residents of low-tax jurisdictions, unless business activity and substance requirements are met

Employee profit-sharing (see Section D) is effectively deductible.

Inventories. Inventories are deducted on a cost-of-sales basis.

Depreciation. The straight-line method is used to depreciate tangible fixed assets and to amortize intangible assets. Depreciation must be computed using the annual percentages set by law. The depreciation of new assets must be computed on a proportional basis relating to the months in which the assets are used. Depreciation is computed on original cost of fixed assets, with the amount of depreciation indexed for inflation as measured by price indices.

The following are the maximum annual depreciation rates for certain types of assets.

Asset	Rate (%)
Buildings	5
Motor vehicles	25
Office equipment	10
Computers	
Mainframe equipment	30
Peripheral equipment	30
Plant and machinery	
General rate	10
Machinery and equipment used in the	
generation and distribution of electricity	5
Machinery and equipment used in the	
mining industry	12
Machinery and equipment used in the	
construction industry	25
Machinery and equipment related to	
hydrocarbon infrastructure	10
Environmental machinery and equipment	100

Relief for losses. Net operating losses may be carried forward for 10 years.

Groups of companies. A Mexican holding company may obtain an authorization to effectively compute income tax on a consolidated basis (integration regime), but each company of the group is responsible for filing and paying the tax individually. This option is subject to several rules and limitations, including a recapture of benefits.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, on any supply of goods or	
services and on imports	
General rate	16
Certain foods and medicines and exports	0
Excise tax, on the supply of goods or services,	
excluding exports, and on imports; goods and	
services subject to tax include food with high	
caloric density, alcoholic beverages, alcohol,	3 7 .
tobacco, gasoline, diesel and telecom services	Various
Real estate acquisition tax; local tax on	
market value of real estate transferred	2 4- 4 5
(approximate rates)	2 to 4.5
State tax on salaries	2 to 3
Residence tax, on each employee's salary	5
(approximate rate)	5
Employee profit sharing, on taxable profits of	
resident entities and permanent establishments	
of nonresident entities (loss carryforwards may not be deducted)	10
Social security contributions, on salaries up to a	10
specified amount; paid by	
Employer (approximate rate)	15
Employee (approximate rate)	4
Employee (approximate rate)	7

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Mexico has no foreign-exchange controls.

Transfer pricing. Mexico has transfer-pricing rules based on Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) standards. Acceptable transfer-pricing methods include the comparable uncontrolled price method, the resale price method, the cost-plus method, the profit-split method, the residual profit-split method and the transactional net-margin method. In certain cases, specific appraisals are used. Transactions between related parties are subject to greater scrutiny. It may be possible to reach transfer-pricing agreements in advance with the tax authorities. These agreements may apply for a period of up to five years.

Under the 2016 tax reform, beginning in 2016, certain Mexican taxpayers must file additional transfer-pricing documentation, including a Local File, a Master File and Country-by-Country Reports, as inspired by Action 13 of the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting report.

Debt-to-equity rules. Interest deductions on cross-border related-party debt may be disallowed if the debt-to-equity ratio exceeds 3 to 1. As a general rule, total interest expense cannot exceed

30% of taxable earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

F. Ireaty withholding tax rates				
			Patent and know-how	
	Dividends (I) %	Interest %	royalties %	
Argentina	10/15 (a)	12	10/15	
Australia	0/15 (k)	10/15 (e)	10	
Austria	5/10 (d)	10	10	
Bahrain	— (v)	4.9/10 (n)	10	
Barbados	5/10 (d)	10	10	
Belgium	10	5/10 (n)	10	
Brazil	10/15 (a)(b)	0/15 (b)	15 (b)	
Canada	5/15 (d)	10	10 (g)	
Chile	5/10 (u)	15 (b)	15 (b)	
China Mainland	5	10	10	
Colombia	0 (w)	5/10 (n)	10 (b)	
Czech Republic	10	10	10	
Denmark	0/15 (a)	5/15 (n)	10	
Ecuador	5	10/15 (m)	10	
Estonia	0	4.9/10 (n)	10	
Finland	Ö	10/15 (h)	10	
France	0/5 (c)	5/10/15 (b)(h)	10/15 (b)	
Germany	5/15 (d)	5/10 (n)	10	
Greece	10	10	10	
Hong Kong SAR	0 (w)	4.9/10 (n)	10	
Hungary	5/15 (d)	10	10	
Iceland	5/15 (d)	10	10	
India	10	10	10	
Indonesia	10	10	10	
Ireland	5/10 (d)	5/10 (n)	10	
Israel	5/10 (f)	10	10	
Italy	15	10/15 (b)	15	
Jamaica	5/10 (a)	10	10	
Japan	0/5/15 (o)	10/15 (e)	10	
Korea (South)	0/15 (k)	5/15 (n)	10	
Kuwait	0 (w)	4.9/10 (n)	10	
Latvia	5/10 (d)	5/10 (n)	10	
Lithuania	0/15 (k)	10	10	
Luxembourg	8/15 (d)	10	10	
Malta	0 (w)	5/10 (n)	10	
Netherlands	0/5/15 (d)(s)	5/10 (p)	10	
New Zealand	15 (b)	10	10	
Norway	0/15 (a)	10/15 (t)	10	
Panama	5/7.5 (a)	5/10 (n)	10	
Peru	10/15 (a)	15	15	
Philippines	5/10/15 (y)	12.5	15	
Poland	5/15 (a)	10/15 (e)	10	
Portugal	10	10	10	
Qatar	0 (w)	5/10 (n)	10	
Romania	10 (d)	15	15	
Russian	- (-)	-	=1	
Federation	10	10	10	
Saudi Arabia	5	5/10 (p)	10	
Singapore	0	5/15 (n)	10	
		` /		

	Dividends (I) %	Interes %	Patent and know-how t royalties %
Slovak Republic	0	10	10
South Africa	5/10 (d)	10	10
Spain	0/10 (a)	4.9/10 (b)(h) 10 $(b)(g)$
Sweden	0/5/15 (d)	10/15 (q) 10
Switzerland	0/15 (d)	5/10 (p) 10
Turkey	5/15 (a)	10/15 (q) 10
Ukraine	5/15 (a)	10	10
United Arab			
Emirates	0 (w)	4.9/10 (n) 10
United			
Kingdom	0/15 (x)	5/10/15 (j) 10
United States	0/5/10 (b)(d)	4.9/10/15 (r) 10
Uruguay	5	10	10
Non-treaty			
jurisdictions	10	4.9/10/21/35 (i) 25/35 (i)

- (a) The lower rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 25% (20% under the Brazil treaty) of the shares of the payer. Under the Panama treaty, the lower rate applies if the recipient owns at least 25% of the shares of the payer.
- These treaties have a most favorable nation (MFN) clause with respect to interest and/or royalties. Under the MFN clause in the Chile treaty, the withholding tax rate for interest may be reduced to 5% for banks or 10% for other recipients and the withholding tax rate for royalties may be reduced to 10%, if Chile enters into a tax treaty with another country that provides for a lower withholding tax rate than 15% for such payments. Under the MFN clause in the France treaty, the withholding tax rate for interest and royalties is reduced if Mexico enters into a tax treaty with an OECD member that provides for withholding tax rates that are lower than the rates under the Mexico-France treaty. However, the rate may not be lower than 10% if the OECD member country is not a member of the European Union (EU). Under the Italy treaty, the MFN clause applies only to interest. It may reduce the withholding tax rate for interest to as low as 10% only if Mexico enters into a treaty with an EU country that provides for a withholding tax rate for interest of less than 15%. Under the MFN clause in the Spain treaty, the withholding tax rates for interest and royalties may be reduced if Mexico enters into a tax treaty with an EU country that provides for withholding tax rates that are lower than the rates under the Mexico-Spain treaty. Under the Brazil treaty, if this country agrees with another country regarding a lower rate for dividends, interest or royalties, such rate will apply. For interest and royalties, the applicable rate may not be lower than 4.9% and 10%, respectively. Under the New Zealand treaty, if this country agrees with another country regarding a lower rate for dividends, such rate will apply. Under the MFN clause in the Colombia treaty, the withholding tax rate for royalties related to technical services and assistance will be automatically reduced if Colombia enters into a tax treaty with a third country that provides a lower rate. The standard rate for interest and for patent and know-how royalties under all of the above treaties is generally 15%. However, as a result of the operation of the MFN clause, the lower rates listed in the table may apply in certain circumstances.
- (c) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is the effective beneficiary of the dividends. The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that is resident in France and if more than 50% of such recipient is owned by residents of countries other than France or Mexico.
- (d) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 10% of the shares of the payer. Under the US treaty, the 0% rate applies if the recipient owns 80% of the voting shares and if other requirements are met. Under the Switzerland treaty, the 0% rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 10% of the shares of the payer or if the beneficiary of the dividend is a pension fund. Under the Sweden treaty, the 0% rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer of the

- dividends and if at least 50% of the voting shares of the company that is the effective beneficiary of the dividends is owned by residents of that contracting state. Under the Luxembourg treaty, the 8% rate applies to Mexico if the recipient is a corporation that owns at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer.
- (e) The 10% rate applies to interest derived from loans granted by banks and insurance companies. Under the Germany treaty, the 10% rate also applies to interest paid to pension funds. Under the Australia and Japan treaties, the 10% rate also applies to interest paid on bonds or with respect to sales by suppliers of machinery and equipment. Under the Poland treaty, the 10% rate also applies to interest paid on publicly traded securities.
- (f) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a corporation that owns at least 10% of the shares of the payer and if the tax levied in Israel is not less than the corporate tax rate.
- (g) The effective beneficiary of royalties is subject to withholding tax on the gross payments. Royalties on cultural works (literature, music and artistic works other than films for movies or television) are not subject to withholding tax if they are taxed in the recipient's country.
- (h) A 10% rate applies to interest paid on bank loans or publicly traded bonds, as well as to interest paid with respect to sales by suppliers of machinery and equipment.
- (i) See Section A and the applicable footnotes in the section.
- (j) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is a bank or insurance company or if the interest is derived from bonds or securities that are regularly and substantially traded on a recognized securities market. The 10% rate applies to interest paid by a bank or by a purchaser with respect to a sale on credit of machinery if the seller is the beneficial owner of the interest. The 15% rate applies to other interest.
- (k) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 10% of the shares of the payer.
- Under Mexican domestic tax rules, dividends are subject to a 10% withholding tax rate. As a result, treaty rates in excess of the 10% rate should not apply.
- (m) Beginning in the sixth year the treaty is in effect, the 15% rate is reduced to 10% if the beneficial owner of the interest is a bank. For the first five years, however, the 15% rate applies to such interest.
- (n) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is a bank. Under the Colombia treaty, a 0% rate also applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is an insurance company. Under the Estonia treaty, the 4.9% rate also applies if the beneficial owner is a pension fund.
- (o) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 25% of the shares of the payer. The 0% rate applies if the condition described in the preceding sentence is satisfied and if both of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - The recipient's shares are regularly traded on a recognized stock exchange.
 - More than 50% of the recipient's shares are owned by one or any combination of the following:
 - The state of residence of the recipient.
 - Individuals resident in the state of residence of the recipient.
 - Corporations resident in the state of residence of the recipient if their shares are traded on a recognized stock exchange or if more than 50% of their shares are owned by individuals resident in the state of residence of the recipient.
- (p) The 5% rate applies if the interest is derived from loans granted by banks, pension funds or insurance companies or if the interest is derived from bonds or securities that are regularly and substantially traded on a recognized securities market. The 10% rate applies to other interest.
- (q) The 10% rate applies to interest derived from loans granted by banks.
- (r) The 4.9% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is a bank or insurance company or if the interest is derived from bonds or securities that are regularly and substantially traded on a recognized securities market. The 10% rate applies to other interest.
- (s) Under a protocol to the treaty with the Netherlands, the 5% rate is reduced to 0% if the dividends are paid on a shareholding that qualifies for the participation exemption under the corporate tax law of the Netherlands.
- (t) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is a bank.
- (u) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 20% of the shares of the payer.

1108 MEXICO

- (v) The treaty does not limit the withholding tax rate on this income.
- (w) Dividends are taxed only in the country of residence of the recipient.
- (x) In general, dividends are exempt if the beneficial owner is resident in the United Kingdom. However, if the dividend derives from rental income from real property located in Mexico through an investment vehicle and if the majority of the rents are distributed annually and are not subject to tax, the dividend rate may not exceed 15%.
- (y) The 5% rate applies if the recipient owns at least 70% of the capital of the distributing company. The 10% rate applies if the recipient owns at least 10%. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.

Moldova

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Chisinau	GMT +2

EY +373 (22) 214-040 Str. Alexandru cel Bun, 51 Fax: +373 (22) 214-044 2012 Chisinau

Moldova

Business Tax Services

★ Alexander Milcev
(resident in Bucharest, Romania)

Wobile: +40 (21) 402-4000

Mobile: +40 0722-434-524

Fax: +40 (21) 410-7052

Email: alexander.milcev@ro.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory, Tax Policy and Controversy, and Global Compliance and Reporting

Alexander Milcev +40 (21) 402-4000
(resident in Bucharest, Romania) Mobile: +40 0722-434-524
Fax: +40 (21) 410-7052
Email: alexander.milcev@ro.ey.com

Email: alexander.milcev@ro.ey.con
Alexandru Sipitca +373 (22) 214-040

Mobile: +373 692-31-409 Fax: +373 (22) 214-044

Email: alexandru.sipitca@md.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	12 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	12 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	12 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	6/15 (b)
Interest	
Payments to Resident Individuals	0/12 (c)
Payments to Nonresidents	12 (c)
Royalties	12 (d)
Services	10/12 (e)
Goods Acquired from Resident Individuals	5/12 (f)
Insurance Premiums	12 (g)
Winnings from Gambling, Advertising	
Campaigns and Lotteries	0/12 (h)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- (a) See Section B.
- (b) In general, a 6% withholding tax applies to dividends paid to nonresidents and residents. A 15% rate applies to dividends related to the 2008 through 2011 fiscal years.
- (c) Interest on deposits and securities of individuals is not taxable until 2021. Interest on state securities is not taxable.
- (d) A 12% withholding tax rate applies to royalties paid to nonresidents and to resident individuals.
- (e) The 12% rate applies to services rendered by nonresidents and to certain payments made to resident individuals. The 10% rate applies to rent paid to individuals, except for rent paid for agricultural land.

- (f) The 5% rate applies to a list of agricultural products. The 12% rate applies to other types of goods acquired from resident individuals (with certain exceptions).
- (g) This withholding tax applies to insurance premiums paid to nonresidents.
- (h) The 12% rate applies to winnings from gambling as well as to winnings from advertising campaigns paid to nonresidents. The amount that exceeds MDL24,000 of winnings from advertising campaigns paid to residents is also subject to a 12% withholding tax. A 0% rate applies to the amount of winnings from lotteries paid to residents up to MDL240 per winning.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are subject to tax on their worldwide income. Resident companies are companies with activities managed or organized in Moldova (an activity is organized in Moldova if it is carried out by a company that is registered in Moldova as a legal entity) and companies that carry out their business activities primarily in Moldova.

Permanent establishments of nonresident companies in Moldova are subject to tax on their income from Moldovan sources. For tax purposes, permanent establishments are considered to be resident entities.

Rates of corporate income tax. The rates of corporate income tax in Moldova are described below.

Standard corporate income tax rate. The standard corporate income tax rate in Moldova is 12%.

Small and medium-sized companies (except for farmers and individual entrepreneurs) that are not registered as value-added tax-payers. The following are the tax rates applicable to small and medium-sized companies (except for farmers and individual entrepreneurs):

- If the company is not registered as a value-added tax (VAT) payer, it can choose to be taxed at a 4% tax rate applied to the income established according to the statutory books in the current reporting period or at the standard corporate income tax rate of 12% in the following cases:
 - In the previous fiscal reporting period (ending 31 December), the company obtained income from VATexempt supplies or income both exempt from VAT and taxable in an amount up to MDL1,200,000, provided that the supplies exempt from VAT exceeded 50% of the taxable supplies.
 - In the previous fiscal reporting period (ending 31 December), the company did not obtain any income.
 - The company is registered during the current fiscal reporting period.
- The taxable income subject to the 4% income tax does not include the following:
 - Revenue from received subsidies
 - Revenue from refunded damages
 - Revenue from assets stock-taking results (inventory checking results)
 - Revenue related to written off-debts from related parties with an expired limitation period
 - Revenue obtained as dividends
 - Extraordinary revenues

- Revenue from canceled penalties and fines qualified as nontaxable
- Foreign-exchange gains
- If the company becomes a VAT payer, it must apply the standard corporate income tax rate of 12%.

Farmers. The income tax rate for farmers is 7%.

Individual entrepreneurs. For individual entrepreneurs, the income tax rate is 12% of annual taxable income.

Tax incentives. The main tax incentives available in Moldova are described below.

Free-economic zones. Residents of free-economic zones benefit from the following incentives:

- A 50% reduction of the standard corporate profits tax rate on income derived from the exportation outside Moldova of goods originating in the free-economic zone
- A 25% reduction of the standard corporate profits tax rate on income other than the income indicated in the preceding bullet
- A three-year exemption from corporate profits tax on income derived from the exportation of goods originating in a freeeconomic zone, beginning with the quarter following the quarter in which investments made in fixed assets or in the development of the free-economic zone infrastructure are at least of USD1 million
- A five-year exemption from corporate profits tax on income derived from the exportation of goods originating in a freeeconomic zone, beginning with the quarter following the quarter in which investments made in fixed assets or in the development of the free-economic zone infrastructure are at least of USD5 million

Residents that benefited from exemptions mentioned in the third and fourth bullets above and that make additional investments in fixed assets or in the development of the free-economic zone infrastructure are entitled to benefit repeatedly from a corporate profits tax exemption on income derived from the exportation of goods originating in a free-economic zone beginning with the quarter following the quarter in which the required amount of additional investments is reached, if the average number of employees registered in the calendar year following the year in which the required amount of additional investments is reached exceeds by 20% the average number of employees registered in the previous calendar year. The length of the exemption depends on the amount of invested capital. The following are the required amounts of the investments and the corresponding exemptions:

- Invested capital of least USD1 million: exemption for a oneyear period
- Invested capital of at least USD3 million: exemption for a three-year period
- Invested capital at least USD5 million: exemption for a fiveyear period

IT parks. Companies that are residents of IT parks benefit from incentives.

A single tax in the amount of 7% is the only charge applied to sales revenue, which includes the following taxes and contributions:

- Corporate income tax
- Personal income tax (applied on salaries)
- Social security contributions due from employees and employers
- Health insurance contributions due from employees and employers
- Local taxes on real estate
- · Tax on roads for vehicles registered in Moldova

The park residents pay the other taxes under the existing general rules.

The single tax of 7% must be declared and paid monthly, and it cannot be lower than 30% of the "average salary per economy forecasted" for the respective fiscal year multiplied by the number of employees hired by the company. The "average salary per economy forecasted" is an annual amount established by the government. For 2020, the average salary per economy forecasted is MDL7,953.

Business entities that create new jobs. Business entities can benefit from a reduction of taxable income if they increase annually the number of employees. The amount of taxable income subject to reduction is determined by multiplying the prior-year average national monthly salary with the increase in the average number of employees on payroll compared with the prior year.

Capital gains. Capital gains are taxed under the same general rules as business income.

Administration. In general, the tax year is the calendar year. A company may elect a different tax year. In particular, if, in accordance with the local accounting legislation, a company elects a financial reporting period that is different from the calendar year, the company's tax year should correspond to the company's financial reporting period.

The corporate income tax return must be filed by 25 March of the year following the tax year.

An amended tax return can be filed to correct errors contained in the original tax return if no tax audit was announced or performed by the tax authorities for the respective fiscal period.

Under the Moldovan Tax Code, companies may either obtain a refund of an overpayment of tax or offset the overpayment against existing or future tax liabilities.

All taxes in Moldova must be paid in Moldovan lei (MDL). To calculate the tax on income realized in foreign currency, the income must be converted into lei using the official exchange rate on the payment date.

Dividends. In general, a 6% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to nonresidents and residents. A 15% withholding tax continues to be imposed on dividends related to the 2008 through 2011 fiscal years.

Foreign tax relief. Companies may claim a credit against corporate income tax for foreign tax paid on income that is subject to tax in Moldova. The foreign tax credit is granted for the year in which the relevant income is subject to tax in Moldova.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income includes income earned from all sources, less deductible expenses and allowances provided for by the tax law. In general, companies may deduct ordinary and necessary expenses accrued during the tax year with respect to its business activities. However, they may not deduct the following items:

- Personal and family expenses of the company founders and employees
- Amounts paid for the acquisition of depreciable property
- Losses resulting from sales or exchanges of property, performance of works and provisions of services between related parties
- Unjustified expenses paid to related parties, including compensation, interest and rent
- · Amounts paid to the holders of business patents
- Expenses related to exempt income
- · Provisions for bad debts

Inventories. Assets valuation income is non-taxable. Assets valuation and impairment losses are nondeductible.

Provisions. If a court decision confirms that a debt owed to a company will not be recovered, the company may deduct for tax purposes the amount of the debt. Provisions for bad debts are not deductible for tax purposes.

Tax depreciation. Starting in 2020, taxpayers use the straight-line depreciation method to calculate the tax depreciation of fixed assets used in business activities instead of the declining-balance depreciation method.

For the use of the straight-line depreciation method, records on fixed assets' depreciation must be maintained for each item separately. The depreciation rate for each fixed asset is determined as a ratio between 100% and its useful life set in the Catalogue of Fixed Assets approved by the Moldovan government. The transition from the declining-balance depreciation method to the new mandatory straight-line depreciation method will be performed under specific rules established by the government. For the 2018 and/or 2019 tax years, taxpayers may choose between the declining-balance depreciation method and the straight-line depreciation method to calculate the tax depreciation of fixed assets used in business activities.

Relief for losses. Companies incurring a tax loss may deduct the loss in the following five tax years. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. The Moldovan tax law does not contain any measures regarding groups of companies in Moldova. Consequently, the filing of consolidated returns or the granting of relief for losses on a group basis is not permitted.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, on goods and services	
delivered in or imported into Moldova	
Standard rate	20
Bread and bread products, milk and dairy	
products, medicines, natural and liquefied	
gases, beet sugar and agricultural products	8
Exports of goods and services, international	
cargo and passenger transport, certain	
distributions of electric power, thermic	
energy and hot water, and other specified goods and services relating to diplomatic	
missions and international organizations	0
Excise taxes, on certain consumption goods;	U
tax is imposed at a fixed amount per unit of	
the good or by applying an ad valorem rate	
to the market value of the good	Various
Social security contributions, on remuneration;	various
paid by	
Employer	18
Employee	6
Medical insurance contributions, on remuneration;	
paid by	
Employer	4.5
Employee	4.5
Customs duties; rates set by Customs Tariff Law	Various
Local taxes on real estate (other than real estate	
used for agricultural or dwelling purposes)	0.3

E. Foreign-exchange controls

The Moldovan leu (MDL) is the only currency that may be used to make payments in Moldova. The National Bank of Moldova (NBM) establishes the official exchange rate for the leu in relation to other foreign currencies. Both resident and nonresident companies may open leu or foreign currency accounts in authorized banks of Moldova.

Resident companies are not required to convert proceeds received in foreign currency into lei (plural of leu). However, they may not transfer foreign currency from their accounts to the accounts of other residents of Moldova, except for authorized banks.

Nonresidents may transfer abroad currency if the currency was registered in their account or if the funds were previously held in a leu deposit account with a Moldovan authorized bank.

Payments in currency by resident companies to nonresidents may be made only from foreign-currency accounts at authorized Moldovan banks (or at foreign banks that are authorized by NBM), and these payments may be made by bank transfer only.

For a distribution of profits during the year, a company should be ready to present to interested bodies the statutory act of the company that indicates the amount of the distribution. For a distribution of profits at the end of the fiscal year, the company should have ready for inspection a copy of the filed annual tax return and the statutory act of the company that indicates the amount of the distribution.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following table shows the applicable withholding rates under Moldova's bilateral tax treaties.

Dividends				
	Α	В	Interest	Royalties
	%	%	%	%
Albania	10	5	5	10
Armenia	15	5	10	10
Austria	15	5	5	5
Azerbaijan	15	8 (a)	10	10
Belarus	15	15	10	15
Belgium	15	15	15	0
Bosnia and				
Herzegovina	10	5 5 5 (b) 5 5	10	10
Bulgaria	15	5	10	10
Canada	15	5 (b)	10	10
China Mainland	10	5	10	10
Croatia	10	5	5	10
Cyprus	10	5	5	5
Czech Republic	15	5	5	10
Estonia	10	10	10	10
Finland	15	5	5	3/7 (c)
France (e)	15	5 (d)	5	2 5
Georgia	5	5	5	5
Germany	15	15	5	0
Greece	15	5	10	8
Hungary	15	5	10	0
Ireland	10	5	5 (g)	5
Israel	10	5	5	5
Italy	15	5	5	5
Japan	15	15	10	0/10 (f)
Kazakhstan	15	10	10	10
Kuwait	5	5	2	10
Kyrgyzstan	15	5	10	10
Latvia	10	10	10	10
Lithuania	10	10	10	10
Luxembourg	10	5	5 (g)	5
Malta	5	5	5	5
Montenegro	15	5	10	10
Netherlands	15	0/5 (h)	5	10
North Macedonia	10	5	5	10
Oman	5	5 5 5	5	10
Poland	15	5	10	10
Portugal	10	5	10	8
Romania	10	10	10	10/15 (i)
Russian Federation	10	10	0	10
Serbia	15	5	10	10
Slovak Republic	15	5	10	10
Slovenia	10	5	5	5
Spain	10	5 (j)	5	8
Switzerland	15	5 5 5 5 (j) 5	10 (k)	0
Tajikistan	10	5	5	10

	Dividends			
	A %	B %	Interest %	Royalties %
Turkey	15	10	10	10
Turkmenistan	10	10	10	10
Ukraine	15	5	10	10
United Arab Emirates	5	5	6	6
United Kingdom	10	5 (1)	5	5
Uzbekistan	15	5	10	15
Non-treaty jurisdictions	6/15 (m)	6/15 (m)	12 (n)	12

- A These are the general dividend withholding tax rates.
- B In general, the rates apply if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the share capital of the payer.
- (a) This rate applies if the effective beneficiary of the dividends is a company that has invested foreign capital of at least USD250,000 in the payer of the dividends.
- (b) This rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company holding directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer.
- (c) The 3% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, patents, computer software, designs or models, plans, and secret formulas or processes, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 7% rate applies to other royalties.
- (d) This rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company holding directly at least 10% of the payer of the dividends.
- (e) This treaty has been signed, but it is not yet in effect.
- (f) Royalties received for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films and films or tapes for radio or television broadcasting, are exempt from tax.
- (g) No tax is withheld if the effective beneficiary of the interest is a financial institution.
- (h) No tax is withheld if the effective beneficiary of the dividends is a company that directly holds at least 50% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and that has invested USD300,000 or an equivalent amount of national currency of a European Union (EU) member state in the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (i) The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of patents, trademarks, drawings or patterns, plans, secret formulas or manufacturing procedures as well as for industrial, commercial or scientific information. The 15% rate applies to other royalties.
- (j) No tax is withheld if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 50% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (k) No withholding tax is imposed on interest paid on bank loans or on interest paid with respect to the following:
 - · Sales on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 - · Sales of goods between enterprises
- (1) No tax is withheld if either of the following conditions is satisfied:
 - The beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 50% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and that has invested at least GBP1 million (or the equivalent amount in another currency) in the capital of the company paying the dividends at the date of payment of the dividends.
 - · The beneficial owner of the dividends is a pension scheme.
- (m) In general, the withholding tax rate for dividends is 6%. For dividends related to the 2008 through 2011 fiscal years, the withholding tax rate is 15%.
- Interest on deposits and securities of resident individuals is not taxable until 2020. Interest on state securities is not taxable.

Monaco

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Nice, France, and Monaco GMT +1

+33 4-97-18-80-80

Fax: +33 1-58-47-50-73

EY Société d'Avocats

400, Promenade des Anglais

BP 33124

06203 Nice Cedex 3

France

Principal Tax Contacts

Géraldine Garcin-Peiffert +33 4-97-18-81-06

Mobile: +33 6-74-89-05-13

Email: geraldine.garcin-peiffert@ ey-avocats.com

Pierre-André Lormant

+33 4-91-23-99-08 Mobile: +33 6-07-36-46-82

Email: pierre-andre.lormant@ey-avocats.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Lionel Benant +33 1-55-61-17-20

Mobile: +33 6-80-11-58-44
Email: lionel.benant@ey-avocats.com

Accounting and Tax Services

Sandrine Arcin +377 92-16-54-10

Mobile: +33 6-14-95-02-25 Email: sandrine.arcin@mc.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	28 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	28 (a)
Branch Tax Rate	28 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited (b)

- (a) This is the corporate income tax rate for financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2019. The corporate income tax rate will be gradually decreased. For details, see *Rates of corporate tax* in Section B.
- (b) The amount of losses used in a given year may not exceed EUR1 million plus 50% of the taxable profit exceeding this limit for such year.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate tax. In accordance with Article 1 of the tax treaty between France and Monaco of 18 May 1963, corporate income tax was introduced in Monaco.

The following entities are subject to this tax:

- Companies of any legal status that carry out industrial or commercial activities, if at least 25% of the turnover is generated outside Monaco
- Companies whose income relates to the sale or licensing of patents, trademarks, processes or formulas and to royalties from intellectual property rights

Administrative offices are also subject to corporate income tax, but the tax is applied according to the specific terms relevant to their situation. The tax is determined by a flat rate, generally equal to 8% of the total annual operating expenses.

The legal form of the company is irrelevant with respect to the application of the tax. The nature of the activities and the location of the transactions determine the liability for the tax.

Taxable profit is calculated according to the profits derived from activities of any nature carried out by the company. It is determined after deduction of all costs. However, under specific rules, the salary of the owner or directors can only be deducted for individuals who carry out a real function within the company and at a total value that is reasonable for their role.

For small businesses (defined as companies with a turnover of less than EUR3,500,000) for the provision of services or EUR7 million for other activities), a scale determines the maximum amount of deductible income per turnover bracket.

For other companies, the director's salary can only be deducted from taxable profit if the amount is not excessive in comparison to recognized practices on an international level, particularly within the European Union (EU).

Rates of corporate tax. The corporate income tax rate is 28% for financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2020.

Capital gains from asset sales that are part of business activities may, under certain conditions, be exempt if they are reinvested in the company.

Under Sovereign Order No. 7.174 of 24 October 2018, the rate of corporate income tax will be decreased from 28% to the following:

- 26.5% for financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2021
- 25% for financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2022

Administrative offices are generally taxed at a reduced rate (see *Corporate tax*).

Tax reliefs. In addition to the special rules applicable to administrative offices (see *Corporate tax*), Monaco has two categories of tax relief, which are discussed below.

Business startup scheme. Companies established in Monaco that fall within the scope of corporate income tax that carry on a genuinely new business are exempt from the tax for a period of two years and subsequently benefit from a favorable regime for the following three years. The following is the tax regime:

- First and second years: no corporate income tax is imposed.
- Third year: the tax is calculated on 25% of taxable profit.
- Fourth year: the tax is calculated on 50% of taxable profit.
- Fifth year: the tax is calculated on 75% of taxable profit.
- Sixth year: the tax is calculated on 100% of taxable profit.

Tax credit for research and development. A tax credit is granted for research and development.

Administration. In general, companies must file a tax return within three months following the end of their financial year. If

the financial year coincides with the calendar year, the tax return must be filed by 1 April of the following year.

Provisional tax installments of corporate income tax must be made in the months of February, May, August and November of each year. Each installment is equal to 20% of the tax calculated on taxable profit on the closing of accounts at the end of the preceding financial year.

The balance of corporate tax is due by the deadline date for filing file the tax return, which is 1 April if the financial year coincides with the calendar year.

In general, late filing is subject to a penalty averaging between EUR15 and EUR75. In case of the late payment of installments or of the balance of corporate tax, a 3% penalty is applied. An additional 1% penalty is charged per month in case of additional delay of payment.

Dividends. In general, an individual or legal entity who pays investment income and interest on receivables, deposits or guarantees to individuals or legal entities domiciled or established in France or to persons of French nationality resident in Monaco who do not hold a certificate of residence must, within the first quarter of the year, declare to the Department of Tax Services the income or revenue earned by the beneficiaries in the preceding year.

Under the parent-subsidiary regime, dividends received by Monegasque companies from their Monegasque or foreign subsidiaries are exempt from corporate income tax, except for a 5%, 10% or 20% service charge computed on the gross dividend income that is added back to the recipient's taxable income.

Foreign tax relief. Any tax paid abroad is deductible from the amount of Monegasque tax on profits related to this income.

An enterprise that receives foreign-source income, such as products of industrial, artistic or literary property or income from movable capital, subject to withholding tax or to income tax in the country of its realization may, subject to justification, deduct the tax paid abroad of the tax on the profits for which it is liable in Monaco for the same income.

For the calculation of the tax due in Monaco, the amount of the foreign tax is, in such case, added to the gross receipts of the company.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The assessment is based on financial statements prepared according to Monegasque generally accepted accounting principles, subject to certain adjustments.

Deductibility of interest. Under Sovereign Order No. 7.334 of 1 February 2019, the general deduction of net financial expenses was replaced by new deduction limitation rules. These new rules apply to fiscal years beginning on or after 1 January 2019.

Under the new rules, the deduction of net financial expenses is capped at the highest of the following amounts:

- EUR3 million per fiscal year, reduced to 12 months where appropriate
- 30% of the taxable income subject to corporate income tax, increased by the relevant net financial expenses; any amortizations and provisions allowed as deductions, as well as capital gains or losses resulting from the transfer of assets

By way of exception, the portion of the net financial expenses paid by a company to related parties is subject to a more restrictive deduction limitation rule.

Inventories. The inventory must be valued at the cost or the market value at the closing date of the financial year if this market value is lower than the cost. Work-in-progress is valued at the cost.

Reserves. In determining accounting profit, companies must book certain reserves, such as reserves for a decrease in the value of assets, risk of loss or expenses. These reserves are normally deductible for tax purposes, subject to conditions.

Capital allowances. In general, assets are depreciated using the straight-line method. The calculation of depreciation by using the declining-balance method, when possible, is always optional. Companies may depreciate assets, falling within the scope of declining-balance method, on a straight-line basis.

The following are some of the acceptable general straight-line rates:

Rates (%)	
2 to 5	
5	
10 to 20	
20 to 25	
100	

Relief for tax losses. Losses may be carried forward indefinitely. However, for fiscal years closed on or after 31 December 2012, the amount of losses used in a given year may not exceed EUR1 million plus 50% of the taxable profit above that amount for such fiscal year (as is the case in France).

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate (%)

Value-added tax (VAT); an indirect tax on consumption; all persons (firms or self-employed workers) regularly involved in business transactions are subject to VAT; French and Monegasque territories, including their territorial waters, form a customs union organized by the Franco-Monegasque customs agreement of 18 May 1963; French customs regulations apply directly in Monaco; Monaco is incorporated into European customs territory (although it remains a third country with regard to The EU) and as a result, goods and services in the Single European Market can be accessed from Monaco; key transactions subject to VAT are transactions

Nature of tax Rate (%)

forming part of business activities that are performed for a charge by a taxpayer either ordinarily or occasionally, whatever the taxpayer's legal status, transactions specifically designated by the law (for example, self-supplies of goods, certain purchases and imports), transactions that are usually exempt but may be taxed at the option of the person performing them (transactions performed by persons carrying out exempt noncommercial activities, transactions performed by banking and financial institutions, and rentals of unfurnished property for industrial, commercial or professional use) and transactions contributing to the production and delivery of property 5.5/10/20 Registration duties; levied at either a fixed rate or a proportional rate, depending on the nature of the document; the fixed rate duty is usually EUR10; the most commonly applied duties are listed below

Tenancy agreements; levied on the annual	
rent plus charges	1
Convictions	2
Mortgage agreement documents, for the engrossed copy	3
Sale of movable property (the rate is reduced to 2% for	
some sales at public auctions)	5
Sales of real estate	6.5
Transfers of a business or customer list	7.5
Transaction fees for land publication	1
Transaction fees for mortgages	0.65

E. Country-by-Country Reports

Monaco has made enforceable the multilateral agreement between competent authorities on the exchange of Country-by-Country Reports (CbCRs) (Sovereign Ordinance No. 6.712, dated 14 December 2017).

This measure is part of the international project of countering Base Erosion and Profit Shifting, which led to the passing by the Organisation of Economic Co-operation and Development of a set of measures (15 Actions), including new rules on the documentation of transfer pricing to increase the transparency for the tax administrations (Action 13). Action 13 includes provisions regarding CbCRs.

Mongolia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Ulaanbaatar	GMT +8
-------------	--------

EY +976 (11) 314-032 Suite 200 Fax: +976 (11) 312-042 8 Zovkhis Building

Seoul Street 21 Ulaanbaatar Mongolia

Principal Tax Contacts

★ Martin Richter +852 2629-3938

(resident in the Hong Kong SAR) Email: martin.richter@hk.ey.com

Khishignemekh (Nicky) Regzedmaa +976 (11) 314-032 Mobile: +976 9905-1144

Email: khishignemekh.regzedmaa

@mn.ey.com

Mongolia is currently in the process of undergoing potentially significant tax reform. At the time of writing, it was not known what changes would be enacted. Because of this expected tax reform, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	1/10/25 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	1/10/25 (a)(b)
Nonresident Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	1/10/25 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) (c)	
Dividends	20
Interest	20
Royalties	20
Rent	20
Management and Administrative Fees	20
Lease Interest	20
Use of Tangible and Intangible Assets	20
Goods Sold, Work Performed or Services	
Provided	20
Branch Profits Remittance Tax	20
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	4 (d)

- (a) The corporate tax system is progressive, with annual taxable income of up to MNT6 billion subject to tax at a rate of 10%, and taxable income in excess of this amount is taxed at a rate of 25%. In addition, entities (except those engaged in exploring and mining minerals, selling and importing alcoholic beverages and tobacco, producing and wholesaling crude oil, and trading and importing gasoline and diesel fuel) with annual taxable income up to MNT300 million are subject to tax at a rate of 1%.
- (b) Gross proceeds derived from the sale of immovable property are subject to tax at a rate of 2%.
- (c) These withholding tax rates apply to payments to nonresidents.
- (d) The general rule is that losses can be carried forward for four years, and the use of such losses is limited to 50% of taxable income in any year.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Permanent residents of Mongolia are taxed on their worldwide income. A company is regarded as a permanent resident of Mongolia if any three of the following conditions are met:

- More than 50% of shareholders (or their nominees) reside in Mongolia.
- More than 50% of shareholder meetings have been held during preceding four years.
- Accounting or financial documents are maintained in Mongolia.
- More than 25% of board members or their nominees reside in Mongolia.
- More than 60% of total income is sourced from Mongolia.

Permanent residents may qualify for a tax credit with respect to income generated from the production and planting of specified products (see *Tax incentives*).

Nonresidents of Mongolia are taxed on Mongolian-source income only. The term nonresident is generally defined to include foreign corporate entities that conduct business in Mongolia through a permanent establishment and foreign entities that generate income sourced in or from Mongolia.

Rates of corporate tax. The corporate tax system is progressive, with annual taxable income of up to MNT6 billion subject to tax at a rate of 10%, and taxable income in excess of this amount is taxed at a rate of 25%. Small companies with annual taxable income up to MNT300 million are taxed at a rate of 1%. This concessionary rate applies to all companies except for those engaging in exploring and mining minerals, selling and importing alcoholic beverages and tobacco, producing and wholesaling crude oil, and trading and importing gasoline and diesel fuel.

Certain types of income received by residents are taxed at different tax rates, as indicated in the following table.

Income	Rate (%)
Dividends	10
Royalties	10
Interest	10
Sale of rights	10
Insurance compensation	10
Gambling and lottery income	40
Sale of immovable property	2

Tax incentives. A 50% tax credit is available to taxpayers that generate income from the production and planting of the following:

- Cereal, potatoes and vegetables
- Milk
- · Fruits and berries
- Fodder plants
- · Meat and meat products produced in the chicken industry

A tax credit of 50% or 90% is available to taxpayers that are located in remote provinces. The credit is 50% for taxpayers that are 500 or more kilometers away from Ulaanbaatar and 90% for taxpayers that are 1,000 or more kilometers away from Ulaanbaatar. However, the following activities are excluded from this incentive:

- Exploring and mining of minerals
- Sale, production and importation of alcoholic beverages and tobacco
- Crude oil imports or sales
- Providing communication services
- Construction of energy sources and networks, and production, sale and distribution of energy
- Aviation operations
- · Construction and repair of roads

A tax credit of 90% is available to taxpayers that have annual taxable income of not greater than MNT1.5 billion, except for those in the following sectors:

- Mineral resources, radioactive mineral resource exploration, mining, transportation and sale
- Sale and importation of alcoholic beverages and tobacco
- Crude oil production, and wholesaling, trading and importing of gasoline and diesel fuel

Domestic law provides that foreign tax credit relief is limited to jurisdictions that have legal arrangements with Mongolia regarding information exchange.

An exemption from corporate tax is available to investors that operate in the oil industry in Mongolia under a product-sharing contract with the Mongolian government.

Certain tax incentives are available to infrastructure developers in free-trade zones in Mongolia, subject to certain qualifying conditions, such as an investment threshold. They include tax incentives for projects with respect to power generation, heating facilities, sanitary facilities, auto roads, railways, airports and telecommunication infrastructure.

Both foreign and domestic companies may apply for a taxstabilization certificate (subject to meeting certain criteria such as introducing new technology and creating stable jobs) to govern their investment in Mongolia. This certificate provides for stable tax conditions for a fixed term (consistent tax treatment regardless of changes in the tax law) across four different taxes; which are corporate income tax, customs duty, value-added tax (VAT) and tax on royalties. The term (5 years to 18 years) of a tax-stabilization certificate depends on the industry, the amount of investment and the geographical location of the investment. For investments over MNT500 billion (approximately USD185 million), if requested by an investor, the government may enter into an "investment agreement" to stabilize the environment in which the investor will be carrying out its operations. The areas of the stabilization arrangements that can be of interest to investors include not only taxation, but also more secure legal protection, government incentives, licensing and permitting, repatriation of profits and other areas.

Capital gains. Capital gains and losses are treated in the same manner as other taxable income and losses. Gains are subject to the progressive Mongolian corporate tax rates of 10% and 25%. The exception to this rule is that gains derived from the sale of immovable property are subject to tax at a rate of 2% on a gross basis.

Administration. The tax year in Mongolia is the calendar year.

Taxpayers with taxable income of MNT6 billion or more must file quarterly returns within 20 days after the end of each quarter. Taxpayers with taxable income up to MNT6 billion must file semiannual returns by 20 July. An annual return is due on 10 February following the end of the tax year, and the taxpayer must settle all outstanding liabilities by that date.

If it is necessary to withhold tax on dividends, royalties, sales of rights, transfers of profits overseas by permanent establishments of foreign companies and other Mongolian-source income earned by nonresident taxpayers, the withholding tax must be remitted to the state within 10 working days. All withholding tax statements must be submitted within 20 days after the end of the quarter, and an annual statement must be filed by 10 February following the end of the tax year.

On submission of the tax returns, the Mongolian tax authorities generally conduct an administrative check of the returns to ensure that all requirements have been satisfied with respect to the filing. At a later stage, the tax authorities can conduct a more detailed review of the returns through a tax audit.

Dividends. Dividends paid between permanent residents of Mongolia are subject to a 10% withholding tax. Dividend income received by a nonresident from a permanent resident is subject to withholding tax at a rate of 20%. This rate may be reduced under an applicable double tax treaty.

Foreign tax relief. Domestic law provides a unilateral foreign tax credit, regardless of whether a tax treaty is in place.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is broadly defined as total revenue less the following:

- Deductible expenses
- Exempt income
- Tax losses

Taxable revenue falls under the following four categories:

- Income from operations. This is primarily income generated from business activity. However, it also includes, among other items, income from lottery and gambling, income from management and consulting services, and income from goods and services received from others without consideration.
- Income associated with property. This includes rental income, royalties, dividends and interest income.
- Income from the sale of property. This includes the sale of movable and immovable property and the sale of intangible assets.
- Other income. This includes gains on realized foreign-currency exchange rates, insurance compensation, and penalties and interest received from others as a result of the failure of contractual obligations.

Different sources of taxable income are taxed at different rates (see Section B).

The following types of income are exempt from tax (this is not an exhaustive list):

- Interest earned on government bonds (which includes bonds issued by the Development Bank of Mongolia, a governmentowned bank)
- Income and dividends earned by taxpayers trading in the oil industry in Mongolia under a product-sharing contract and derived from the sale of its share of product
- Income earned by certain education and health institutions

The tax law provides specific criteria for deductible expenses. Any expense items that have not met such criteria or additional qualifying conditions for deduction must be added back when computing taxable income.

In general, deductible expenses should fulfill the following criteria:

- They are incurred for the reporting period.
- They are incurred for income-generating purpose.
- They are recognized according to accounting laws with supporting documents.
- They are recorded in the VAT system or customs clearance with some exceptions, if applicable.
- They are paid or expected to be paid by the taxpayer.

Specific restrictions apply to the deductibility of the following:

- Regular maintenance expenses
- Voluntary insurance premium fees
- Reserves accumulated in the risk funds of banks and other nonbanking financial institutions
- · Per diem expenses
- · Depreciation of inventory

Third-party interest payments on loans to finance the company's primary and auxiliary production, operations, services and purchases of properties are generally deductible for tax purposes. Mongolia has an earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA)-based restriction and a thin-capitalization restriction to limit related-party loan interest for tax deduction purposes. Thin capitalization arises when an investor's debt-to-equity exceeds a 3:1 ratio; any interest attributable to the debt exceeding such ratio is nondeductible for tax purposes. In addition, such related-party loan interest should not exceed 30% of EBITDA for any given year.

Nonresidents carrying out trading activities in Mongolia through a permanent establishment may deduct business expenses in accordance with the rules applicable to permanent residents, subject to certain restrictions specific to permanent establishments.

Tax depreciation. Tax depreciation of noncurrent assets is calculated using the straight-line method. The following are the useful economic lives of various noncurrent assets.

Noncurrent assets	life (years)	
Building and construction		
Mining	40	
Non-mining	25	

Useful economic

Noncurrent assets	Useful economic life (years)
Machinery and equipment	10
Computers, computer parts, software	2
Intangible asset with definite useful life	
(includes licenses for mineral	
exploration and extraction)	Validity period
Other noncurrent assets	10

Relief for losses. In general, tax losses can be carried forward for up to four years and the use of such losses is restricted to 50% of taxable profits in any tax year.

The carryback of losses is not allowed.

Groups of companies. Tax grouping is not allowed in Mongolia.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate (%)

Royalties; paid on the sale of mining products; the two types of royalties are standard flat rate royalties and surtax royalties; the rates of the standard flat rate royalties depend on the type of minerals and whether they are sold within Mongolia; the rates of the surtax royalties vary depending on the type of minerals, their market prices and their degree of processing; surtax royalties are not imposed on minerals below a certain market price

Standard flat rate royalties

5 (with certain exceptions)

Surtax royalties Copper Other minerals

0 to 30 0 to 5

Value-added tax (VAT); applicable to the supply of taxable goods and services in Mongolia and to goods imported into Mongolia; taxpayers must register for VAT if taxable turnover exceeds MNT50 million; taxpayers can voluntarily register for VAT if taxable turnover reaches MNT10 million: the tax law specifically indicates zero-rated and exempt items; taxable supplies are subject to VAT on the fair market value of the goods sold, work performed or services provided; the taxpayer is responsible for VAT on goods and services received from nonresidents; the Mongolian tax law allows VAT-registered taxpayers to offset output VAT with input VAT if this is supported by appropriate documentation; the excess of input VAT over output VAT can be carried forward for offset against future VAT or other tax liabilities; VAT exemptions are available in certain industries; VAT grouping is not possible; VAT is accounted for monthly and VAT payments must be made by the 10th day of the following month; VAT returns must be filed by the 10th day of each month

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Excise tax; levied on individuals and legal	
entities that manufacture or import goods, such as alcoholic beverages, tobacco, gasoline	
and diesel fuel and automobiles; physical units	
of technical devices and equipment used for	
betting and gambling are also subject to excise	
tax; rate varies depending on the amount and	
the product	Various
Customs duty; levied on the majority of goods	
imported into Mongolia; information technology,	
medical equipment and pure-bred livestock are	
zero-rated and specified equipment imported	
into Mongolia by small and medium-sized	
enterprises and renewable energy sectors are exemp	ot 5 to 40
Stamp duty; levied on various types of services;	
the rate depends on the type of services involved	Various
Immovable property tax; levied on the value of	
the immovable property; the value on which	
the tax is levied is the value registered with	
the government registration authority; if the	
property has not been registered, the insured value is used; if neither the registered nor the	
insured value is available, the accounting value	
is used in the calculation; rate depends on the	
size, location and market demand	0.6 to 1
Air pollution payment; applies to domestically	0.0 to 1
produced raw coal, used or imported organic	
solvents and vehicles	Various
Social security taxes; applicable to Mongolian	
citizens and foreign citizens employed on a	
contract basis by economic entities, the	
government or religious or other organizations	
undertaking activities in Mongolia; consists of	
compulsory health and social insurance taxes;	
charges are capped at MNT480,000 per month	
for employees	
Employers	12.5 to 14.5
Employees	11.5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Mongolian currency is the tugrik (MNT).

Foreign revenue and expenses must be converted into tugriks on the date of the transaction.

Realized foreign-exchange gains and losses are taxable and deductible, respectively.

Transfer pricing. Transactions between the taxpayer and a related party must follow arm's-length principles. If these principles are not followed, the tax authorities may seek to adjust the transaction to fair market value. The Ministry of Finance has released guidelines setting out the pricing methodologies that can be used by taxpayers and the documentation requirements for related-party transactions.

Debt-to-equity rules. Interest paid to certain related parties is subject to a debt-to-equity ratio of 3:1.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The table below provides Mongolian withholding tax rates for dividends, interest and royalties paid from Mongolia to residents of various treaty countries. The rates reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic law. The table below is for general guidance only.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Austria	5/10 (a)	10	5/10 (b)
Belarus (c)	10	0/10 (d)	10
Belgium	5/15 (e)	10 (f)(q)	5 (q)
Bulgaria	10	10	10
Canada	5/15 (g)	0/10 (h)	5/10 (i)
China Mainland	5	10	10
Czech Republic	10	0/10 (j)	10
France	5/15	0/10	0/5
Germany	5/10 (k)	0/10 (1)	10
Hungary	5/15 (m)	0/10 (n)	5
India	15	0/15 (o)	15
Indonesia	10	0/10 (p)	10
Kazakhstan	10	10	10
Korea (South)	5	5	10
Kyrgyzstan	10	10	10
Malaysia	10	10	10
Poland	10	0/10 (r)	5
Russian Federation	10	10	20 (s)
Singapore	0/5/10 (t)	5/10 (q)(u)	5
Switzerland	5/15 (v)	10	5
Thailand (c)	10	10/15 (w)	5/15(x)
Turkey	10	10	10
Ukraine	10	0/10 (y)	10
United Kingdom	5/15 (z)	7/10 (aa)	5
Vietnam	10	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	20	20	20

- (a) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company (excluding partnerships) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies to all other dividends.
- (b) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films.
- (c) This treaty is not yet in force.
- (d) The 0% rate applies if the loan is provided to the government or the central bank. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (e) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies to all other dividends.
- (f) The following types of interest are exempt from tax in the contracting state in which the interest arises:
 - · Interest on commercial debt claims
 - Interest paid with respect to loans made, guaranteed or insured by public entities or credits extended, guaranteed or insured by public entities, the purpose of which is to promote exports
 - Interest on loans granted by banking enterprises
 - Interest on deposits and interest paid to the other contracting state, or a political subdivision or local authority thereof
- (g) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power in the company paying the dividends (except in the case of dividends paid by a nonresident-owned investment corporation that is a resident of Canada). The 15% rate applies to other dividends.

- (h) The 0% rate applies to interest paid on loans made to the government or a political subdivision. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (i) The 5% rate applies to copyright royalties and similar payments with respect to the production or reproduction of literary, dramatic, musical or other artistic works (but not including royalties with respect to motion picture films or works on film or videotape or other means of reproduction for use in connection with television broadcasting) and royalties for the use of, or the right to use, computer software, patents or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience (but not including royalties paid with respect to rental or franchise agreements). The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (j) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to (or by) the government (or specified institutions), subject to further conditions.
- (k) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that owns directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends. Silent partnership income is taxed at the domestic rate of 25%.
- The 0% rate applies to interest arising in Germany that is paid to the Mongolian government or a Mongolian bank.
- (m) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
 (n) The 0% rate applies to interest paid on loans to the government, the central
- bank, a political subdivision or a local authority. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
 (o) The 0% rate applies to interest paid on loans to the government, the central
- bank, a political subdivision or a local authority, the Trade and Development Bank in Mongolia or the Industrial Development Bank of India or another recipient approved by the government. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (p) The 0% rate applies to interest paid on loans to the government or central bank. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (q) Please consult treaty for further details.
- (r) The 0% rate applies to interest arising in the contracting state and derived by the government of the other contracting state or a political subdivision, local authority or the central bank thereof or a financial institution wholly owned by that government or by a resident of the other contracting state, with respect to a debt claim indirectly financed by the government of that contracting state, a local authority or the central bank thereof or a financial institution wholly owned by the government.
- (s) Royalties may be taxed in the contracting state in which they arise and according to the laws of that state.
- (t) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid by a company that is resident in a contracting state to the government of the other contracting state. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (u) The 5% rate applies to interest received by banks or similar financial institutions. The 10% rate applies in all other cases. Interest is exempt from tax under certain circumstances.
- (v) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies to all other dividends.
- (w) The 10% rate applies if the interest is received by a financial institution (including an insurance company). The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (x) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (y) The 0% rate applies to interest paid with respect to bonds, debentures or similar obligations of the government, political subdivisions, local authorities or the central bank. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (z) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that controls directly or indirectly at least 10% of the voting power in the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (aa) The 7% rate applies to interest paid to banks and other financial institutions. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.

Montenegro, Republic of

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Please direct all inquiries regarding the Republic of Montenegro to Ivan Rakic of the Belgrade, Serbia, office.

EY +381 (11) 209-5800 Antifasisticke borbe 13A 11070 Belgrade Republic of Serbia Fax: +381 (11) 209-5891 Email: ey.office@rs.ey.com Principal Tax Contact ★ Ivan Rakic +381 (11) 209-5794 Mobile: +381 (63) 635-690 Fax: +381 (11) 209-5891 Email: ivan.rakic@rs.ey.com

The Union of Serbia and Montenegro ceased to exist on 25 May 2006. The following chapter provides information on taxation in the Republic of Montenegro only.

A. At a glance	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	9
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	9
Branch Tax Rate (%)	9
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	9 (a)
Interest	9 (b)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	9 (b)
Capital Gains and Leasing Fees	9 (b)
Consultancy, Market Research and Audit Fees	9 (b)
Used Products, Semi-products and	, ,
Agricultural Products	9 (c)
Performances of Art, Sports and	
Entertainment	9 (d)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	, ,
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- (a) This tax applies to resident and nonresident legal entities and individuals.
- (b) This tax applies to nonresident legal entities. Individuals are taxed under the Personal Income Tax Law at rates of 9% and 11%.
- (c) This tax applies to nonresident and resident individuals.
- (d) This tax applies to nonresident legal entities.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies resident in the Republic of Montenegro (RM) are subject to tax on their worldwide income. A company is resident in the RM if it is incorporated in the RM or if its central management and control is actually exercised in the RM. Nonresident companies are subject to tax only on their income derived from the RM. Nonresident companies are companies registered in other countries that do not have its central

management and control in the RM, but have a permanent place of business in the RM.

Rate of corporate income tax. The rate of corporate income tax in the RM is 9%.

Tax incentives. Newly established companies that perform business activities in undeveloped municipalities are exempt from corporate profit tax for an eight-year period from the date of the commencement of their business activities.

The corporate profit tax liability of companies that have business units established in undeveloped municipalities that engage in production activities may be reduced proportionally based on the percentage of the business unit's profit in the total profit of the company. This tax relief can be claimed for an eight-year period from the date of the incorporation of the business unit. The total amount of the tax incentive cannot exceed EUR200,000. In addition, under the Corporate Income Tax Law, newly established companies who perform business activities in undeveloped municipalities may be exempt from paying salary tax (and the surtax on salary tax) for newly employed individuals and disabled persons under the conditions specifically mentioned in the legislation.

For a legal entity that is a non-governmental organization and is registered for business activities, the tax base is reduced by the amount of EUR4,000 if the profit is used to realize the purposes for which the entity was founded.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived from the disposal of land, real estate, industrial property rights, capital participations and shares and other securities are included in taxable income and are subject to tax at the regular corporate income tax rate.

Capital gains realized by a nonresident legal entity from another nonresident legal entity or a resident or nonresident individual in Montenegro is subject to a 9% capital gains tax (determined by a decision of the tax authorities), unless otherwise specified by a double tax treaty.

Capital gains realized by a nonresident legal entity from a resident legal entity in Montenegro is subject to a 9% withholding tax.

Capital gains may be offset by capital losses incurred in the same year, and net capital losses may be carried forward to offset capital gains in the following five years.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year, except in the case of liquidation or the beginning of business activities during the year. A company may not elect a different tax year. Companies must file annual tax returns in electronic form and pay tax due by 31 March of the year following the tax year.

Dividends. Resident companies include dividends received from its nonresident affiliates in taxable income.

Corporate and dividend taxes paid abroad may be claimed as a tax credit up to the amount of domestic tax payable on the dividends. Any unused amount of the tax credit for dividend taxes paid abroad can be carried forward to offset corporate income tax in the following five years. This tax credit applies only to dividends

received by companies with a shareholding of 10% or more in the payer for at least one year before the date of submission of the tax return.

A 9% withholding tax is imposed on dividend payments.

An applicable double tax treaty may provide a reduced withholding tax rate for dividends (see Section F). To benefit from a double tax treaty, a nonresident must verify its tax residency status and prove that it is the true beneficiary of the income.

Foreign tax relief. Companies resident in the RM that perform business activities through permanent establishments outside the RM may claim a tax credit for corporate income tax paid in other jurisdictions. The credit is equal to the lower of the foreign tax and the Montenegrin tax paid on the foreign-source income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The assessment is based on the profit or loss shown in the financial statements prepared in accordance with Montenegrin accounting regulations, subject to certain adjustments for tax purposes.

Taxable income is the positive difference between income and expenses. Dividend income of taxpayers is not included in the tax base if the payer of the dividend is a taxpayer according to the Montenegrin Corporate Income Tax Law.

Tax-deductible expenses include expenses incurred in performing business activities. Expenses must be documented. Certain expenses, such as depreciation (see *Tax depreciation*) and donations, are deductible up to specified limits.

Salary costs, severance payments and redundancy payments to employees are recognized for tax purposes in the period in which the payment is made.

Inventories. Inventories must be valued using average prices or the first-in, first-out (FIFO) method.

Write-offs (provisions). Legal entities may claim deductions for adjustments or write-offs (provisions) of receivables if such actions are in conformity with the Accounting Law. This conformity exists if the following conditions are satisfied:

- It can be proved that the amounts of receivables were previously included in the taxpayer's revenues.
- The receivable is written off from the taxpayer's accounting books as uncollectible.
- The taxpayer can provide clear evidence that the litigation process has been started or that the receivables have been reported as a part of liquidation or bankruptcy proceedings against the debtor.
- The receivable is longer than 365 days.

Long-term provisions made for renewal of the natural resources, expenses payable in a guarantee period and expected losses on the basis of court disputes are recognized as expenses in accordance with the local accounting regulations. In addition, increases in provisions for receivables and loss provisions for off-balance items made by banks that are in accordance with their internal

regulations and with Montenegrin Central Bank regulations are recognized as expenses for tax purposes.

Severance and jubilee payments that are calculated but not paid are deductible up to the amount determined in the Labor Law.

Asset impairment costs are recognized as tax deductible in the period in which the impaired assets are disposed of or damaged due to force *majeure*.

Tax depreciation. Assets with the value over EUR300 are subject to tax depreciation. Intangible and fixed assets are divided into five groups, with depreciation and amortization rates prescribed for each group. A ruling classifies assets into the groups. Group I includes immovable assets.

The straight-line method must be used for Group I, while the declining-balance method must be used for the assets in the other groups.

The following are the depreciation and amortization rates.

Group of assets	Rate (%)
I	5
II	15
III	20
IV	25
V	30

Relief for losses. Tax losses incurred in business operations may be carried forward for five years.

Loss carrybacks are not allowed.

Groups of companies. Under group relief provisions, companies in a group that consists only of companies resident in the RM may offset profits and losses for tax purposes. Tax consolidation is available if a parent company holds directly or indirectly at least 75% of the shares of subsidiaries. To obtain group relief, a group must file a request with the tax authorities. If tax consolidation is allowed, the group companies must apply the group relief rules for five years. Each group company files its own annual income tax return and the parent company files a consolidated tax return based on the subsidiaries' tax returns. Any tax liability after consolidation is paid by the group companies with taxable profits on a proportional basis.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate (%)

Value-added tax (VAT), on supplies of goods and services in the RM and on imports of goods; certain tax exemptions with or without the right to deduct input VAT are granted; VAT taxpayers are legal entities and entrepreneurs who had turnover of goods and services in excess of EUR18,000 in the preceding 12 months or who expect to have annual turnover greater than the threshold

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Standard rate	21
Lower rate	7
Property tax; paid on rights over immovable	
property in the RM, including residential and	
business buildings, apartments, garages, buildings	
and rooms for resting and recreation, and other	
buildings; certain immovable property is exempt;	
tax credits are available for the dwellings of	
owners and their immediate families and for	
certain accommodation facilities; the amount	
of tax due is determined by a tax authority's	
ruling, which should be issued by 30 April	
of the year for which the tax is rendered; the	
tax is payable in two installments, which are	
due on 30 June and 31 October; tax rate	
varies depending on the municipality in	
which the immovable property is located	0.25 to 5
Transfer tax; imposed on the transfer of the	
immovable property located in Montenegro;	
the tax base equals the market value of the	
transferred property at the time of acquisition;	
the acquirer of the property is the taxpayer;	
the tax is due within 15 days after the moment	
of transfer of the immovable property	3
Tax on income; paid by employee; higher rate	0.44
applies to gross salary exceeding EUR781	9/11
Surtax on salary tax; paid by employer	10/15
Social security contributions (for health	
and pension/disability funds); paid by	- 0
Employer	7.8
Employee	23.5
Additional contributions for the Association	
of Labor Unions of Montenegro, labor fund	0.67
and chamber of commerce; total rate	0.67

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The official currency in the RM is the euro (EUR).

Capital transactions (investments), current foreign-exchange transactions and transfers of property to and from the RM are generally free.

Transfer pricing. Under general principles, transactions between related parties must be made on an arm's-length basis. The difference between the price determined by the arm's-length principle and the taxpayer's transfer price is included in the tax base for the computation of corporate income tax payable.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Montenegro became an independent state in June 2006. The government has rendered a decision that it will recognize tax treaties signed by the former Union of Serbia and Montenegro and the former Yugoslavia until new tax treaties are signed. The following table lists the withholding tax rates under the treaties of the former Union of Serbia and Montenegro and under the treaties of

the former Yugoslavia that remain in force. It is suggested that taxpayers check with the tax authorities before relying on a particular tax treaty.

tionial tall trout,	Dividende	Interest	Dovelties
	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	5/15	10	10
Austria	5/10	10	5/10
Azerbaijan	10	10	10
Belarus	5/15	8	10
Belgium	10/15	15	10
Bosnia and			
Herzegovina	5/10	10	10
Bulgaria	5/15	10	10
China Mainland	5	10	10
Croatia	5/10	10	10
Cyprus	10	10	10
Czech Republic	10	10	5/10
Denmark	5/15	0	10
Egypt	5/15	15	15
Finland	5/15	0	10
France	5/15	0	0
Germany	15	0	10
Hungary	5/15	10	10
Iran	10	10	10
Ireland	5/10	10	5/10
Italy	10	10	10
Korea (North)	10	10	10
Kuwait	5/10	10	10
Latvia	5/10	10	5/10
Malaysia	10	10	10
Malta	5/10	10	5/10
Moldova	5/15	10	10
Netherlands	5/15	0	10
North Macedonia	5/15	10	10
Norway	15	0	10
Poland	5/15	10	10
Portugal	5/15	10	5/10
Romania	10	10	10
Russian Federation	5/15	10	10
Serbia	10	10	5/10
Slovak Republic	5/15	10	10
Slovenia	5/10	10	5/10
Sri Lanka	12.5	10	10
Sweden	5/15	0	0
Switzerland	5/15	10	0/10
Turkey	5/15	10	10
Ukraine	5/10	10	10
United Arab Emirates	5/10	10	0/5/10
United Kingdom	5/15	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	9	9	9

Morocco

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Casablanca GMT

Ernst & Young Morocco +212 (522) 957-900 37, Bd Abdellatif Ben Kaddour Fax: +212 (522) 390-226

Casablanca Morocco

Business Tax Services

★ Abdelmejid Faiz +212 (522) 957-900

Email: abdelmejid.faiz@ma.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory and Tax Policy and Controversy

Abdelmejid Faiz +212 (522) 957-900

Email: abdelmejid.faiz@ma.ey.com

Kamal Himmich +212 (522) 957-900

Email: kamal.himmich@ma.ey.com

This chapter reflects the 2020 Finance Law, which adjusted the progressive tax rate scale.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	31 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	31 (a)(b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	31 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	` '
Dividends	15 (c)
Interest	10/20/30 (d)
Royalties, Scientific Know-how	
Payments, Technical Assistance	
Fees and Remuneration for	
Most Services	10 (e)
Wages and Indemnities Paid to	
Non-permanent Employees	30 (f)
Rent on Equipment Used in Morocco	10 (e)
Branch Remittance Tax	15 (b)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	4 (g)

- (a) Under the 2020 Finance Law, corporate income tax is imposed at new progressive rates ranging from 10% to 31% (for details, see Section B). The corporate income tax rate is 37% for banks, financial institutions and insurance companies. Corporate income tax incentives are available (see Section B).
- (b) See Section B.
- (c) The dividend withholding tax is a final tax for nonresidents. Withholding tax does not apply to dividends paid to Moroccan companies subject to Moroccan corporate tax if a property attestation (a certificate containing the company's tax number and attesting that the company is the owner of the shares) is delivered by the beneficiary company. Withholding tax does not apply to dividends paid by companies benefiting from Casablanca Finance City (CFC) status. This exemption is subject to certain conditions for companies that obtained CFC status before 2020.

1,000,000

- (d) The 10% rate applies to interest paid to nonresidents on loans or other fixed-interest claims. The 10% tax is a final tax. The 20% rate applies to interest paid to resident companies and interest paid to resident self-employed individuals in connection with a business conducted by the recipient. The 20% tax may be credited by recipients against their total income tax. The 30% rate applies to interest payments made to resident individuals if the payments are unrelated to a business conducted by the recipient. The 30% tax is a final withholding tax.
- (e) This is a final tax applicable only to nonresidents. Rental and maintenance of aircraft used for international transport are exempt from this withholding tax.
- (f) This withholding tax applies only to payments to persons who are not salaried employees and do not hold a special function in the company paying the indemnities. The rate is 17% for teachers.
- (g) Losses attributable to depreciation may be carried forward indefinitely.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. The following companies are subject to corporate income tax:

- Resident companies (those incorporated in Morocco)
- Nonresident companies deriving taxable income from activities carried out in Morocco
- Nonresident companies deriving capital gains from sales of unlisted shares and bonds in Morocco (unless a double tax treaty between Morocco and the residence country of the beneficiary provides otherwise)
- Branches of foreign companies carrying on business activities independent of those performed by their head office

In general, only Moroccan-source income is subject to tax unless a provision of a double tax treaty provides otherwise.

Tax rates. Under the 2020 Finance Law, a new progressive tax scale replaces the previous one. This scale applies for corporate income tax returns submitted for financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2020. The following are the progressive tax rates.

Taxable income		
Exceeding	Not exceeding	Rate
MAD	MAD	%
0	300,000	10
300,000	1,000,000	20

5,000,000

31*

Banks, financial institutions and insurance companies are subject to tax at a rate of 37%.

The minimum tax equals the greater of the minimum fixed amount of MAD3,000 and 0.5% of the total of the following items:

- Turnover from sales of delivered goods and services rendered
- Other exploitation income (for example, directors' fees received when the company acts as an administrator of another company, revenues from buildings that are not used in the company's activities, and profits and transfers of losses with respect to shared operations)
- Financial income (excluding a financial reversal and a transfer of financial expenses; a financial reversal refers to an accounting record reflecting the decrease or cancellation of the financial provision [generally related to foreign-exchange risk] already

^{*} The marginal rate of 31% is reduced to 28% for companies carrying out industrial activities with a net profit of less than MAD100 million.

recorded in the previous fiscal year, while a transfer of financial expenses refers to an accounting record to allocate expenses over multiple years)

• Subsidies received from the state and third parties

The rate of minimum tax is reduced to 0.25% for sales of petroleum goods, gasoline, butter, oil, sugar, flour, water, electricity and medicine. The minimum tax applies if it exceeds the corporate income tax resulting from the application of the proportional rates or if the company incurs a loss. New companies are exempt from minimum tax for 36 months after the commencement of business activities.

If a company declares a negative operating income, excluding depreciation, for two consecutive fiscal years and is beyond the 36-month exemption period, the minimum tax rate is increased to 0.6%.

Nonresident contractors may elect an optional method of taxation for construction or assembly work or for work on industrial or technical installations. Under the optional method, an 8% tax is applied to the total contract price including the cost of materials, but excluding VAT.

Social Solidarity Contribution. The 2019 Finance Law introduced a Social Solidarity Contribution (SSC) at a rate of 2.5% for companies realizing taxable revenue exceeding MAD40 million. The SSC applies temporarily for 2019 and 2020.

The following companies are exempt from SSC:

- Companies that are exempted from corporate income tax, such as nongovernmental organizations and collective investment in transferable securities companies
- Export companies established in Moroccan free zones
- Companies that have the Casablanca Finance City status

Tax incentives. Morocco offers the same tax incentives to domestic and foreign investors. Various types of companies benefit from tax exemptions and tax reductions, which are summarized below.

Permanent exemptions. Permanent tax exemptions are available to agricultural enterprises and cooperatives with annual turnover of less than MAD5 million, excluding VAT.

Capital risk companies are exempt from corporate income tax on profits derived within the scope of their activities (these are profits related to purchases of companies' shares that support such companies' development and the sales of such shares thereafter).

Total exemption followed by permanent reduction. Hotel companies benefit from a tax exemption and a tax reduction with respect to their profits corresponding to their foreign currency revenues that are generated by their hotels and are remitted to Morocco either directly or through travel agencies. Hotel companies are fully exempt from tax on such profits for the first five years following their first foreign currency sale operation, and they benefit from a maximum progressive tax rate of 20% on such profits in subsequent years. Management companies of "real estate residences for tourism promotion" also benefit from this measure, under the same conditions. A "real estate residence for

tourism promotion" is a residence assimilated to a hotel in which the housing units belong to one or more owners and of which a minimum percentage of the housing units (fixed by regulations at 70%) is managed by a licensed management company for at least 9 years.

Companies that obtained Casablanca Finance City (CFC) status as of 1 January 2020 benefit from a total corporate income tax exemption for a period of five consecutive fiscal years from the first fiscal year of obtaining their CFC status. Subsequently, a reduced flat rate of 15% applies.

Transitional regimes apply to companies that obtained CFC status before 1 January 2020.

Export companies that establish in Moroccan industrial acceleration zones (formerly called free zones [zones franches]) as of 1 January 2021 will benefit from a total corporate income tax exemption for five consecutive fiscal years. Subsequently, a reduced flat rate of 15% applies. Transitional measures apply to companies already established in such zones, which will be set up before 1 January 2021.

From the 2020 fiscal year, companies carrying out service outsourcing activities within or outside the integrated industrial platforms benefit from a total corporate income tax exemption for the first five years of their activity. Subsequently, a maximum progressive tax rate of 20% applies.

Sports companies benefit from a total corporate income tax exemption for the first five years of their activity. Subsequently, a maximum progressive tax rate of 20% applies.

Permanent reductions. Mining companies, including those that sell products to export companies, benefit from a maximum progressive corporate income tax rate of 20%. As of 1 January 2020, export companies are taxed up to a maximum progressive tax rate of 20%. Exporters of recycled metals cannot benefit from the 20% rate.

Under a transitional measure, export companies that carried out their first export transaction before 1 January 2020 are exempt from corporate income tax on their income relating to export turnover during the first five years following their first export transaction.

For exports of services, the 20% rate applies if both of the following conditions are met:

- The related turnover must be realized in foreign currencies (other than dirhams) that is properly repatriated to Morocco.
- The currencies must be repatriated to the Moroccan bank account of the company.

Agricultural companies that become taxable (turnover exceeds MAD5 million) are taxed up to a maximum progressive tax rate of 20%.

Temporary exemption. Companies holding a hydrocarbon exploration and exploitation permit are exempt from corporate income tax for 10 years from the beginning of hydrocarbon regular production.

Subject to certain conditions, real estate developers benefit from a total exemption from corporate income tax and other taxes with respect to construction programs for social housing under agreements entered into with the government. This temporary regime applies from 1 January 2010 through 31 December 2020.

Temporary reduction. Handicraft companies, private schools and educational institutes benefit from a maximum progressive corporate income tax rate of 20% for their first five years of operations.

Tax-free intragroup restructuring. The 2017 Finance Law introduced a new provision establishing a tax-neutrality mechanism for the sale of fixed assets between companies of the same group. This regime allows the transfer or sale of these assets without affecting the taxable income of the transferor. It applies if the concerned companies are part of a group created by a parent company and includes only companies in which it holds directly or indirectly at least 80% of the share capital. At the transferee level, depreciation on fixed assets is tax deductible, but such deduction is limited. These transactions are subject to a fixed registration duty of MAD1,000.

The 2020 Finance Law provides for the extension of this regime to transfers of intangible and financial assets.

Exemption for newly incorporated industrial companies. To promote investment in the industrial sector, the 2017 Finance Law provides for an exemption from corporate income tax for newly created industrial companies for a period of five consecutive years from the starting date of business operations. The eligible industrial activities for this tax incentive will be defined by decree.

Capital gains. Capital gains on the sale of fixed assets are taxed at the progressive corporate income tax rates (see *Tax rates*).

Nonresident companies are taxed on profits derived from sales of unlisted shares of Moroccan companies at the progressive corporate income tax rates, unless a double tax treaty between Morocco and the residence country of the beneficiary provides otherwise. In addition, they must file an income declaration before the end of the month following the month in which the sales occurred.

Special rules apply to mergers and liquidations of companies (see Section E).

Administration. Within three months after the end of their financial year, companies must file a corporate income tax return with the local tax administration where their headquarters are located. The companies' financial statements must be enclosed with the return.

Companies must make advance payments of corporate income tax. For companies with a 31 December year-end, the payments must be made by 31 March, 30 June, 30 September and 31 December. Each payment must be equal to 25% of the previous year's tax.

Payment of the SSC must be made by 31 March.

If the minimum tax does not exceed MAD3,000, it is fully payable in one installment. Payment of the minimum tax exceeding this amount is made in accordance with the rules applicable to the corporate income tax.

Dividends. Dividends are generally subject to a 15% withholding tax. However, withholding tax does not apply to dividends paid to Moroccan companies subject to Moroccan corporate tax if a property attestation is delivered by the beneficiary company. Such companies are also exempt from corporate income tax on the dividends.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign tax relief is granted in accordance with the provisions of Morocco's double tax treaties and the Moroccan Tax Code.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The computation of taxable income is based on financial statements prepared according to generally accepted accounting principles, subject to modifications provided in the Moroccan Tax Code.

Business expenses are generally deductible unless specifically excluded by law. The following expenses are not deductible:

- Interest paid on shareholders' loans in excess of the interest rate
 determined annually by the Ministry of Finance or on the portion of a shareholder's loan exceeding the amount of capital
 stock that is fully paid up. No interest on shareholders' loans is
 deductible if the capital stock is not fully paid up.
- Certain specified charges, gifts, subsidies, corporate income tax and penalties.

Until the 2018 financial year, the tax base for coordination centers (*centers de coordination*) is equal to the sum of the following:

- Ten percent of their operating expenses
- Income derived from their non-current operations, such as sales of goods and services, and investments in securities

The 2019 Finance Law deleted the above provision from the financial year starting on 1 January 2019. These entities must now calculate their corporate income tax base under the standard rules.

Inventories. Inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or market value.

Provisions. Provisions included in the financial statements are generally deductible for tax purposes if they are established for clearly specified losses or expenses that are probably going to occur.

Provisions on bad debts are deductible if a court action is instituted against the debtor within 12 months after the booking of the provision.

Depreciation. Land may be amortized only if it contributes to production (for example, mining lands). Other fixed assets may be depreciated using the following two methods:

• The straight-line method at rates generally used in the sector of the activity.

• A declining-balance method with depreciation computed on the residual value by applying a declining coefficient that ranges from 1.5 to 3 and that is linked to the term of use. The declining-balance method may not be used for cars and buildings.

The following are some of the annual applicable straight-line rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Commercial and industrial buildings	4 or 5
Office equipment	10 to 15
Motor vehicles (for vehicles used in tourism, the maximum depreciable value	
is MAD300,000 including VAT)	20 to 25
Plant and machinery	10 to 15

Certain intangible assets, such as goodwill, do not depreciate over time or by use and, consequently, are not amortizable.

Relief for tax losses. Losses may be carried forward for four years; losses attributable to depreciation may be carried forward indefinitely. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Moroccan law does not provide tax-consolidation rules for Moroccan companies.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, on goods sold and services	
rendered in Morocco	
General rate	20
Electric power, transport of tourists and	
certain other items	14
Restaurants, hotels, cooking salt, bank	
operations and certain other items	10
Utilities (water provided through	
public distribution network and oil),	
pharmaceuticals, sugar, preserved	
sardines and dried milk	7
Professional tax, on gross rental value of	
the business premises	10 to 30
Communal services tax (tax base similar to	
professional tax)	6.5/10.5
Registration duties, on transfers of real	
property or businesses	1 to 6
Professional training tax, on gross salaries	
including fringe benefits	1.6
Social security contributions, paid by employer	
For family allowances, on gross monthly	
remuneration (no maximum limit of	
remuneration applies)	6.4
For illness and pregnancy, on gross monthly	
remuneration, up to a maximum remuneration	
of MAD6,000 a month	8.6
For required medical care	3.5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Remittances of capital and related income to nonresidents are guaranteed. No limitations are imposed on the time or amount of profit remittances. The remittance of net profits on liquidation, up to the amount of capital contributions, is guaranteed through transfers of convertible currency to the Bank of Morocco.

As a result of the liberalization of foreign-exchange controls, foreign loans generally do not require an authorization from the exchange authorities. However, to obtain a guarantee for the remittance of principal and interest, notes are commonly filed at the exchange office, either through the bank or directly by the borrower. In general, if the loan's conditions are equivalent to those prevailing in foreign markets, the exchange office approves the loan agreement. The loan agreement must be filed with the exchange office as soon as it is established.

To promote exporting, Moroccan law allows exporters of goods or services to hold convertible dirhams amounting to 50% of repatriated currency. Exporters must spend these convertible dirhams on professional expenses incurred abroad. Such expenses must be paid through bank accounts of convertible dirhams, called "Convertible Accounts for the Promotion of Export" (Comptes Convertibles de Promotion des Exportations).

Transfer pricing. The 2019 Finance Law introduced the requirement of electronic communication to the tax authorities of the pricing documentation to support a company's price policy, notably in the case of a tax audit.

Such documentation should include the following:

- Information relating to activities with the group entities, the global pricing policy practiced and the breakdown of the worldwide profit and activities
- Specific information relating to the transactions performed by the Moroccan entities with group entities

The above provisions apply to tax audits opened from 1 January 2020. Practical procedures for these provisions are to be detailed in a decree still to be published.

Country-by-Country reporting. The 2020 Finance Law introduced an obligation to report the worldwide distributions of profits of multinational groups of companies (Country-by-Country [CBC] reporting) and a sanction for failure to produce such report.

CBC reporting is a country-by-country breakdown of tax and accounting data and information on the identity, place of operation and nature of activities relating to multinational groups to which Moroccan companies belong.

This measure applies to companies that meet the following criteria:

 They hold, directly or indirectly, an interest in one or more companies or establishments located outside Morocco, which requires them to prepare consolidated financial statements in accordance with applicable accounting standards or they would be required to do so if their shares were listed on the Moroccan stock exchange.

- They achieve an annual consolidated turnover, excluding taxes, higher than or equal to MAD8,122,500,000 for the fiscal year preceding the one concerned by the report.
- They are not owned directly or indirectly, as described in the first bullet above, by any other company located in or outside Morocco.

This obligation also applies to any company that fulfills one of the following conditions:

- It is directly or indirectly owned by a company located in a country that does not require the filing of CBC Reports (CBCRs) and which would be required (that is, the parent company) to file such reports if it were located in Morocco.
- It is owned directly or indirectly by a company located in a country with which Morocco has not concluded an agreement containing provisions on exchange of information for tax purposes.
- It has been appointed for such purposes by the multinational group to which it belongs and has informed the Moroccan tax authorities accordingly.

In addition, this obligation applies to any company subject to corporate income tax in Morocco and held directly or indirectly by a company located in a country that has entered into an agreement with Morocco, permitting the exchange of information for tax purposes through which it is required to file a CBCR pursuant to the legislation in force in such country, or which would be required to file such report if it were located in Morocco, when informed by the tax administration of the failure of said country to exchange information due to the suspension of automatic exchange or to the persistent neglect of the automatic transmission to Morocco of the CBCRs in its possession.

Finally, if two or more enterprises subject to Moroccan corporate income tax that belong to the same multinational group are subject to the Moroccan CBCR requirements, one of them can be appointed by the group to submit the declaration on behalf of the others within the allowed deadline and in accordance with the aforementioned procedure if it informs the tax authorities beforehand.

Failure to declare or file such report is punishable by a MAD500,000 fine.

Mergers and liquidations. The Moroccan Tax Code provides two types of taxation for mergers, which are the common tax regime and the specific regime.

Under the common tax regime, the absorbed company is subject to tax on all profits and capital gains relating to the merger and on the profits realized between the beginning of the fiscal year and the effective date of the merger.

The specific regime, which was made permanent by the 2017 Finance Law, allows deferred taxation of profits related to good-will and land, if certain conditions are met. This preferential regime also provides additional incentives such as an exemption for profits derived from share transfers at the level of the share-holders. The preferential regime also applies to total scissions (demergers) of companies.

Liquidations of companies trigger immediate taxation in accordance with the tax rules described above and, if applicable, a 15% withholding tax on liquidation profit called "Boni de liquidation." The "Boni de liquidation" is the balance of assets that remains for shareholders on the liquidation of a company after settlement of all liabilities, and the reimbursement of the share capital and reserves aged more than 10 years.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Austria	5/10 (i)	10	10
Bahrain	5/10 (h)	10	10
Belgium	6.5/10 (j)	10	10
Bulgaria	7/10 (c)	10	10
Canada	15 (e)	15 (e)	5/10
China Mainland	10 (e)	10	10
Côte d'Ivoire	10	10	10
Croatia	8/10 (k)	10	10
Czech Republic	10 (e)	10	10
Denmark 1	10/25 (e)	10	10
Egypt	10/12.5 (e)	10	10
Finland	7/10 (1)	10	10
France	15 (a)(e)	10/15 (e)	5/10
Gabon	15	10	10
Germany	5/15 (e)	10	10
Greece	5/10 (i)	10	10
Hungary	12 (e)	10	10
India	10 (e)	10	10
Indonesia	10	10	10
Ireland	6/10 (m)	10	10
Italy	10/15 (e)	10	5/10
Jordan	10	10	10
Korea (South)	5/10 (f)	10	5/10
Kuwait	2.5/5/10 (e)	10	10
Latvia	8/10 (k)	10	10
Lebanon	5/10 (h)	10	5/10
Luxembourg	10/15 (e)	10	10
Maghreb Arab			
Union (d)	- (b)	- (b)	-(b)
Malaysia	5/10 (h)	10	10
Mali	5/10 (i)	10	10
Malta	6.5/10 (j)	10	10
Netherlands	10/25 (e)	10/25 (e)	10
North Macedonia	10	10	10
Norway	15 (e)	10	10
Oman	5/10 (h)	10	10
Pakistan	10	10	10
Poland	7/15 (c)(e)	10	10
Portugal	10/15 (e)	12 (e)	10
Qatar	5/10 (e)	10 (e)	10
Romania	10 (e)	10	10
Russian Federation	5/10 (f)	10	10
Senegal	10	10	10
Singapore	8/10	10	10
Spain	10/15 (e)	10	5/10
Switzerland	7/15 (c)(e)	10	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Syria	7/15	10	10
Turkey	7/10 (c)	10	10
Ukraine	10	10	10
United Arab Emirates	5/10 (g)	10	10
United Kingdom	10/25 (e)	10	10
United States	10/15 (e)	15 (e)	10
Vietnam	10	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	15	10	10

- (a) No withholding tax is imposed in France if the recipient is subject to tax on the dividend in Morocco.
- (b) Tax is payable in the country in which the recipient is domiciled.
- (c) The 7% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company, other than a partnership, that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The higher rate applies to other dividends.
- (d) The Maghreb Arab Union countries are Algeria, Libya, Mauritania, Morocco and Tunisia.
- (e) Under Moroccan domestic law, the withholding tax rate for interest is 10%. Consequently, for interest paid from Morocco, the treaty rates exceeding 10% do not apply. In addition, the domestic withholding tax rate for dividends is 15%, effective from 1 January 2013. Consequently, for dividends paid from Morocco, the treaty rates exceeding 15% do not apply.
- (f) The 5% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends holds more than USD500,000 of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (g) The 5% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (h) The 5% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (i) The 5% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company, other than a partnership, that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (j) The 6.5% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company, other than a partnership, that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (k) The 8% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividend is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (1) The 7% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (m) The 6% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.

Morocco has ratified tax treaties with Albania, Azerbaijan, Cameroon, Estonia, Ethiopia, Ghana, Lithuania, Madagascar, Mauritius, Rwanda, São Tomé and Príncipe, Saudi Arabia, Serbia, Slovenia, South Sudan, Yemen and Zambia, but these treaties are not yet in force.

Morocco has signed tax treaties with Bangladesh, Burkina Faso, Congo (Republic of), Guinea-Bissau and Iran, but these treaties have not yet been ratified.

Mozambique

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Maputo	GMT +2

EY +258 (21) 353-000 Rua Belmiro Obadias Muianga, 179 Fax: +258 (21) 321-984

Maputo

Mozambique

Principal Tax Contact

★ Albena Todorova +258 (21) 353-201

Email: albena.todorova@mz.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory and Business Tax Advisory

★ Albena Todorova +258 (21) 353-201

Email: albena.todorova@mz.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Tehcine Aboobacar +258 (21) 353-301

Email: tehcine.aboobacar@mz.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Albena Todorova +258 (21) 353-201

Email: albena.todorova@mz.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	32
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	32
Branch Tax Rate (%)	32 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	, ,
Dividends	10/20 (b)
Interest	20
Royalties	20
Technical Services	10/20 (c)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- (a) Income earned by nonresident companies or other entities without a head office, effective management control or a permanent establishment in Mozambique is generally subject to withholding tax at a rate of 20% (see Section B).
- (b) The 10% rate applies to dividends paid on shares listed on the Mozambique Stock Exchange.
- (c) The 10% rate applies to fees paid with respect to the rendering of telecommunication services and associated installation and assembling of equipment, international transport services, aircraft maintenance, freight services, and the chartering of fishing vessels and vessels used in coasting activities.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporate income tax (IRPC) is levied on resident and nonresident entities.

Resident entities. Resident entities are companies and other entities with their head office or effective management and control in Mozambique. Resident companies, including unincorporated entities, whose main activity is commercial, industrial or agricultural, are subject to IRPC on their worldwide income, but a foreign tax credit may reduce the amount of IRPC payable.

Nonresident entities. Companies and other entities operating in Mozambique through a permanent establishment are subject to IRPC on the profits attributable to the permanent establishment.

Companies and other entities without a permanent establishment in Mozambique are subject to IRPC on income deemed to be obtained in Mozambique.

Tax rates. The standard corporate income tax rate is 32%.

Income earned by nonresident companies or other entities without a head office, effective management control or a permanent establishment in Mozambique is generally subject to withholding tax at a rate of 20%. However, the rate is reduced to 10% for income derived from the rendering of telecommunication services and associated installation and assembling of equipment, international transport services, aircraft maintenance, freight services, and the chartering of fishing vessels and vessels used in coasting activities. Income that is subject to a 20% withholding tax includes, but is not limited to, the following:

- Income derived from the use of intellectual or industrial property and the providing of information in the industrial, commercial or scientific sectors
- Income derived from the use of, or the assignment of, rights to industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
- Income from the application of capital
- Income from the rendering of any services realized or used in Mozambique

Tax incentives. Mozambique offers various tax incentives to investors, which are summarized below.

The tax incentives described in the following three paragraphs are available for five tax years beginning with the tax year in which the company commences activities within the scope of an investment project approved by the Investment Promotion Agency.

Companies implementing investment projects benefit from the following main incentives:

- Tax credit for investment that ranges from 5% to 10%, depending on the location of the project
- Tax deductions ranging from 5% to 10% of the taxable income for investments with acquisition of state-of-the-art technology and training of Mozambican employees
- Tax deductions of up to 110% of investments for the construction and rehabilitation of public infrastructure
- Accelerated depreciation of buildings and equipment by increasing the normal rates by 50%

Companies implementing investment projects are also exempt from import duties and value-added tax on the importation of equipment classified as Class K in the Customs Manual.

Special tax incentives may be granted to the following projects:

- · Projects in agriculture and tourism
- Projects with respect to basic infrastructure

- Projects located in Special Economic Zones
- Projects located in Industrial Free Zones
- · Manufacturing

Special tax rules apply to manufacturing units that intend to operate under an Industrial Free Zone (IFZ) regime or in a Special Economic Zone. The main requirements for the IFZ regime are that at least 70% of production is exported and that a minimum of 250 workplaces are created. The government establishes the Special Economic Zones, which provide benefits similar to those of IFZs.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived by resident entities are combined with the other income of the taxpayer and taxed at the end of the financial year. Capital gains derived by nonresident entities are also taxable in Mozambique at a rate of 32%. Gains derived from direct or indirect transfers between two nonresident entities of shares or other participation interests or rights involving assets located in Mozambique are considered to be derived in Mozambique, regardless of the location of the transaction.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year. However, companies may apply to the tax authorities for a different year-end if more than 50% of the company is held by entities that adopt a different financial year and if the different year-end is justified by the type of activity of the company.

Companies must make two types of provisional payments of corporate income tax. The two types are known as advance payments and special advance payments. The advance payments are made in three equal monthly installments in May, July and September of the tax year to which the tax relates. The total amount of these payments equals 80% of the tax assessed in the preceding year. The special advance payments are made in three equal monthly installments, in June, August and October. They equal the difference between 0.5% of the company's turnover and the total of advance payments made in the preceding tax year. The minimum amount of the special advance payments is MZN30,000, while the maximum amount of such payments is MZN100,000. Companies that have adopted a tax year other than the calendar year make advance payments in the 5th, 7th and 9th months of the tax year and make special advance payments in the 6th, 8th and 10th months of the tax year.

Dividends. Dividends are subject to a 20% withholding tax, except for dividends on shares listed on the Mozambique Stock Exchange, which are subject to a 10% final withholding tax.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign-source income derived by resident entities is taxable in Mozambique. However, foreign tax may be credited against the Mozambican tax liability up to the amount of IRPC allocated to the income taxed abroad. Foreign tax credits may be carried forward for five years.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is determined according to the following rules:

 For companies with a head office or effective management control in Mozambique that are mainly engaged in commercial, agricultural or industrial activities, taxable income is the net accounting profit calculated in accordance with Mozambican generally accepted accounting principles, adjusted according to the tax norms.

For companies with a head office or effective management control in Mozambique that do not mainly engage in commercial, industrial or agricultural activities, taxable income is the net total of revenues from various categories of income as described in the Individual Income Tax (IRPS) Code, less expenses.

Expenses that are considered essential for the generation of profits or the maintenance of the production source are deductible for tax purposes. Nondeductible expenses include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Undocumented expenses (taxed separately at a rate of 35%)
- 50% of the rent paid by a lessee that is intended to be applied toward the purchase price of the leased asset
- Interest on shareholders loans that exceeds the Maputo Inter-Bank Offered Rate (MAIBOR) for 12 months plus 2%

Premiums paid for health, accident and life insurance and contributions to pension funds and other complementary social security schemes are deductible for tax purposes up to 10% of the salary fund. If the employees do not have the right to social security pensions, this limit can be increased to 20%.

Inventories. Inventories must be valued consistently by any of the following criteria:

- Cost of acquisition or production
- Standard costs in accordance with adequate technical and accounting principles
- Cost of sales less the normal profit margin
- Any other special valuation that receives the prior authorization of the tax authorities

Changes in the method of valuation must be justifiable and acceptable to the tax authorities. Any profits resulting from such a change are taxable.

Provisions. Provisions for the following items are deductible up to amounts considered reasonable by the tax authorities:

- Doubtful accounts as a percentage of accounts receivable
- · Inventory losses
- Obligations and expenses that are subject to a judicial process
- Other provisions imposed by the central bank or General Insurance Inspection (the body that inspects insurance activities) for specific activities

Depreciation. In general, depreciation is calculated using the straight-line method. Maximum depreciation rates are fixed by law for general purposes and for certain specific industries. If rates below 50% of the official rates are used, the company cannot claim total allowable depreciation over the life of the asset. The following are some of the maximum straight-line depreciation rates fixed by law.

Asset	Rate (%)
Commercial buildings	2
Industrial buildings	2
Motor vehicles	20 to 25
Plant and machinery	10 to 16.66

Relief for losses. Tax losses may be carried forward for five years. No carryback is allowed.

Groups of companies. Mozambican law does not contain any measures allowing the filing of consolidated returns.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax	17
Tax on specific consumption; levied on	
specified goods at the production stage	
and on imports of such goods; specified	
goods include vehicles and luxury goods;	
maximum rate	75
Social security contributions, on monthly	
salaries and wages; paid by	
Employer	4
Employee	3 5 4 20
Import duties	2.5 to 20
Property transfer tax (SISA); payable	2
by purchaser of immovable property	2

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The central bank controls all transfers of capital (including direct investments) and payments into and out of Mozambique. An authorization from the central bank is required for the maintenance of local foreign-currency bank accounts. Service agreements with nonresident entities are subject to registration with the central bank. Loan agreements with nonresident entities are subject to the prior approval of the central bank, except for loans up to the amount of USD5 million that meet all of the following conditions:

- The interest rate is not higher than the base lending rate of the respective currency.
- The sum of the reference rate and the margin does not exceed the interest rate applied by the domestic banking system.
- The maturity is equal or longer than three years.

If the above conditions are met, only registration is required.

In general, the repatriation of profits, dividends and proceeds from the sale or liquidation of an investment is permitted for foreign-investment projects if the investment has been registered and compliance with other requirements exists.

Transfer pricing. From January 2018, taxpayers whose annual net sales or other income exceeds MZN2,500,000 are required to prepare and maintain a local transfer-pricing file and to document controlled transactions, to ensure that the transactions comply with the arm's-length principle.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Botswana	10/12/15 (b)	10	10
India	7.5	10	10
Italy	15	10	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Macau SAR	10	10	10
Mauritius (a)	8/10/15 (b)	8	5
Portugal (a)	10	10	10
South Africa	8/10/15 (b)	8	5
United Arab			
Emirates (a)	0	0	5
Vietnam	10	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	20	20	20

- (a) These rates apply to an effective beneficiary of the income that does not have a permanent establishment in Mozambique.
- (b) The 8% (10% under the Botswana treaty) rate applies if the effective beneficiary of the dividends is a company that holds at least 25% of the share capital of the company distributing the dividends. The 10% (12% under the Botswana treaty) rate applies if the effective beneficiary of the dividends is a company that holds less than 25% of the share capital of the company distributing the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.

Myanmar

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Yangon	GMT +61/2
--------	-----------

EY +95 (1) 9253493-9

Unit #20-06 to 10, Level 20, Junction City Tower

No. 3A Bogyoke Aung San Road Pabedan Township, Yangon

Myanmar

Principal Tax Contacts

Naing Naing San +95 (1) 9253493-9

Email: naing-naing.san@mm.ey.com

Moe Moe Aye +95 (1) 9253493-9

Email: moe-moe.aye@mm.ey.com

Tin Win +95 (1) 9253493-9

Email: tin.win@mm.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	25
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	10 (a)
Overseas Corporation Tax Rate (%)	25
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0
Interest	15 (b)(c)
Royalties for the Use of Licenses,	
Trademarks, Patents, etc.	10/15 (b)(d)
Payments for the Purchase of Goods in	
Myanmar and Payments for Services	2/2.5 (e)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	3

- (a) The 10% rate applies to both resident and nonresident companies. However, entities in Myanmar's oil and gas exploration, extraction and production sector are subject to increased capital gains tax rates ranging from 40% to 50%.
- (b) Under Myanmar's tax treaties, certain types of interest and royalties are subject to reduced rates or are exempt from tax (see Section F).
- (c) This withholding tax applies to payments to nonresidents. However, such withholding tax is not applicable to an overseas corporation in Myanmar.
- (d) The 10% rate applies to residents, and the 15% rate applies to nonresidents.
- (e) The 2% rate applies to payments for goods and services made by government organizations to residents. The 2% tax is imposed on the amount by which each payment exceeds MMK1 million. The 2.5% rate applies to all payments to nonresidents for services performed in Myanmar. The 0% rate applies to payments to nonresidents for services entirely performed outside Myanmar, but it requires an up-front written confirmation from the Myanmar tax authorities. The 2.5% tax is imposed on the entire amount of the payment. Payments for goods or services between residents are exempt from withholding tax.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Myanmar resident companies are subject to corporate income tax on their worldwide income. Myanmar

resident companies are those incorporated in Myanmar. Overseas corporations are subject to Myanmar tax on their Myanmar-source income only.

Rates of corporate tax. Myanmar resident companies and overseas corporations are subject to corporate income tax at a flat rate of 25% on net taxable profits.

Tax incentives. Companies registered under the Myanmar Investment Law can be granted a wide range of tax incentives, including the following:

- Corporate income tax exemption for investments in the following locations:
 - Three years for adequately developed regions
 - Five years for moderately developed regions
 - Seven years for less developed regions
- Corporate income tax exemption for profits reinvested within one year
- · Deductions of accelerated depreciation
- Deductions of certain research and development expenditures
- Customs duty and commercial tax exemption for machinery, equipment, tools and machinery parts during the construction or expansion period
- Customs duty and commercial tax exemption for imported raw materials and semifinished goods for re-export finished goods
- Commercial tax exemption for export sales except for exports of crude oil and electric power (this incentive applies with or without a Myanmar Investment Commission [MIC] permit)
- Right to pay income tax for foreign investors at the rate applicable to resident citizens

Capital gains. Capital gains are assessed separately from business income and are subject to a flat rate of 10% for both Myanmar resident companies and non-Myanmar resident companies. However, entities in the Myanmar oil and gas exploration, extraction and production sector are subject to increased capital gains tax rates ranging from 40% to 50%.

The companies must declare and pay capital gains tax within 30 days of the date of the sale, exchange or transfer by other means of capital assets.

Administration. Starting from 1 October 2019, the Myanmar fiscal year runs from 1 October to 30 September.

Companies under the official-assessment system (OAS) must file corporate income tax returns, together with audited financial statements, with the Myanmar Internal Revenue Department within three months after the end of the fiscal year (that is, by the end of December).

Companies under the self-assessment system (SAS) are not required to attach the audited financial statements for annual corporate income tax return filing. However, detailed schedules and supporting documents are required to be provided to the relevant tax office.

Myanmar's laws provide that tax payments must be made on a quarterly basis.

Dividends. Dividends paid are not subject to any taxes in Myanmar.

Foreign tax relief. The Myanmar domestic tax law does not provide for a foreign tax credit. However, Myanmar has entered into double tax treaties with eight countries. In general, these treaties provide for a foreign tax credit that is limited to the lower of the foreign tax and the amount of Myanmar tax calculated on such income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Corporate income tax is based on either the audited financial statements or management accounts, subject to certain adjustments.

In general, expenses are deductible for tax purposes if they are incurred wholly and exclusively for the purpose of generating income.

Depreciation and amortization allowance. A company may depreciate its fixed assets in accordance with the following depreciation rates prescribed by the Myanmar Income Tax Law and Regulations.

Asset	Percentage of initial cost per year (%)
Buildings	1.25 to 10
Furniture and fittings installed in buildings	5 to 10
Machinery and plant	5 to 10
Machine equipment	2.5 to 20
Waterway transport vehicles	5 to 10
Road transport vehicles	12.5 to 20
Miscellaneous (office equipment and others)	10 to 20
Other general work assets	2.5 to 20

Relief for losses. Under the Myanmar Income Tax Law, operating tax losses can be carried forward and offset against profits in the following three consecutive years. Loss carrybacks are not allowed.

Groups of companies. The Myanmar tax law does not include any provisions for consolidated treatment under which companies within a group may be treated as one tax entity. Each individual company must file its income tax return and pay its taxes.

D. Other significant taxes

The following are other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Commercial tax; generally imposed on	
goods sold, services rendered and imports;	
certain items and services specified under	
the law may be exempt from commercial tax	
Value of goods sold in Myanmar except for	
42 types of exempt goods	5
Value of services in Myanmar except for	
32 types of exempt services	5
Landed cost of imported goods	5

	WIYANMAR 1137
Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Landed cost, including specific goods tax	
of imported specific goods	5
Sale amount, including specific goods tax	
of specific goods produced in Myanmar	5
Buildings developed and sold in Myanmar	3
Sale or importation of gold jewelry	1
Exports of certain goods (crude oil and elec	tricity) 5/8
Specific goods tax; imposed on 17 types of	
specific goods	
Importation of specific goods into the count	ry and
domestic production of specific goods	Various
Natural resources' specific goods (wood log	
and conversions) exported to other countrie	
the rates of specific goods tax on export sal	
apply and the exporter can offset the input	
against the output tax	10
Gemstones tax	
Sale or importation of gemstones	5 to 11
Export sales	Not specified
Stamp duty; imposed on various transactions;	
the most relevant rates are listed below	
Value of sale or transfer of immovable	
property	4
Value of whole amount for rental of immova	
property for contract period of less than one	e year 0.5
Value of average annual rent for rental of	
immovable property for one-to-three year	
contract periods	0.5
Value of average annual rent for rental of	
immovable property for contract periods	
longer than three years	2
Value of premium or deposit for rental of	
immovable property	2
Value of sale or transfer of shares	0.1
Value of loan amount for loan agreements	0.5
Value of service amount for service	1 (1 .
agreements	1 (capped at
	MMK150,000)

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The repatriation and/or remittance of foreign currency out of Myanmar requires the permission of the Foreign Exchange Control Department of the Central Bank of Myanmar.

Transfer pricing. Myanmar does not have any transfer-pricing rules.

Thin capitalization. Myanmar does not have any formal thin-capitalization rules.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates in the following table reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
India	0	15 (a)(b)	15 (f)
Korea (South)	0	15 (a)(b)	15 (g)(h)
Laos	0	15 (a)(b)	15 (f)
Malaysia	0	15 (a)(b)	15 (f)
Singapore	0	15 (a)(c)	15 (g)(h)
Thailand	0	15 (a)(b)	15 (h)(i)(j)
United Kingdom	0	15 (d)	15 (e)
Vietnam	0	15 (a)(b)	15 (f)
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0	15	15

- (a) The following types of interest are exempt from tax:
 - · Interest paid to the government, a political subdivision or a local authority
 - Interest paid to the central bank as prescribed under an applicable tax treaty
- (b) The rate is reduced to 10% if the beneficial owner of the interest is a resident of a contracting state.
- (c) The rate is reduced to 8% for Singapore if the recipient of the interest is a financial institution or a bank and to 10% in all other cases.
- (d) The UK tax treaty does not provide for a reduced withholding tax rate for interest.
- (e) Royalties are exempt from tax if the recipient of does not have a permanent establishment in the other contracting state and if the amount of royalties represents a fair and reasonable consideration for the rights for which the royalties are paid.
- (f) The rate is reduced to 10% if the beneficial owner of the royalties is a resident of India, Laos, Malaysia or Vietnam.
- (g) The rate is reduced to 10% for royalties paid for patents, designs, models, plans, secret formulas or processes, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (h) The rate is 15% for royalties in other cases.
- The rate is reduced to 5% for royalties paid for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works.
- (j) The rate is reduced to 10% for royalties paid for services of a managerial or consultancy nature or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.

Myanmar has signed tax treaties with Bangladesh and Indonesia, but these treaties have not yet been ratified.

Namibia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Windhoek GMT +2

EY +264 (61) 289-1100 Mail address: Fax: +264 (61) 23-4991

P.O. Box 1857 Windhoek Namibia

Street address:

Cnr Otto Nitzsche and Maritz Streets

Klein Windhoek Windhoek Namibia

Principal Tax Contact

Friedel Janse van Rensburg +264 (61) 289-1211

Mobile: +264 (81) 149-0040

Email: friedel.janse.van.rensburg@na.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory and Business Tax Services

★ F. Cameron Kotzé +264 (61) 289-1112

Mobile: +264 (81) 127-1001 Email: cameron.kotze@na.ey.com

Friedel Janse van Rensburg +264 (61) 289-1211

Mobile: +264 (81) 149-0040

Email: friedel.janse.van.rensburg@na.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	32 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0
Branch Tax Rate (%)	32 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	10/20 (b)
Interest	10 (c)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	10 (d)
Services	10/25 (e)
Branch Remittance Tax	0 (f)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited

- (a) This rate applies to years of assessment beginning on or after 1 January 2015.
- (b) This is a final tax applicable to nonresidents. Dividends paid to nonresidents are subject to a final 10% withholding tax if the recipient of the dividend is a company that holds at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividend and if it is the beneficial owner of the shares. For all other cases, the dividend withholding tax rate is 20%. Dividends paid out of oil and gas and insurance profits are exempt from withholding tax.
- (c) A 10% withholding tax applies to interest paid to all persons, excluding Namibian companies, by Namibian banking institutions and Namibian unit trust schemes. In addition, effective from 30 December 2015, a 10% withholding tax is imposed on interest paid to nonresidents. The legislation provides for certain exemptions, notably interest paid by Namibian banks to foreign banks and interest paid by the Namibian state to any person.
- (d) This withholding tax applies to royalties or similar payments to nonresidents. Effective from 30 December 2015, the scope of the withholding tax on royalties is extended to include payments for the use of commercial, industrial or scientific equipment.

- (e) The withholding tax on services applies to amounts paid by Namibian residents to nonresidents directly or indirectly for the following:
 - Management, administrative, technical or consulting services (10% rate)
 - Directors' fees (25% rate)
 - Fees paid for entertainment including payments for cabaret, motion picture, radio, television, theater artists, musicians and sportspersons (25% rate)
- (f) In the absence of treaty protection, the 10% dividend withholding tax may be imposed on branch profits when the parent company declares a dividend.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies subject to tax include companies registered in Namibia and branches of foreign companies in Namibia deriving income from a Namibian source. Other associations (such as close corporations) registered or incorporated outside Namibia that carry on business or have an office in Namibia are taxed as companies. Corporate income tax is levied primarily on income from Namibian sources.

Namibia's taxing rights extend to the exclusive economic zone and the continental shelf.

Rates of tax. The tax rate for companies, other than those companies that have been awarded manufacturing status, is 32% for years of assessment beginning on or after 1 January 2015. The tax rate for companies that have been awarded manufacturing status is 18% for their first 10 years of registration as a manufacturer and 32% thereafter. The Receiver of Revenue, in consultation with the Ministry of Trade and Industry, reviews and approves applications to register as manufacturers. Approval is granted only if the company is engaged in manufacturing and if its activities economically benefit Namibia or its inhabitants. The current tax incentives available to registered manufacturers and exporters of manufactured goods will be phased out. The exact date and ambit of the proposed amendment are not yet clear (see Section C for information regarding special deductions available to registered manufacturers).

Mining companies are taxed at a rate of 37.5% for hard-rock mining and 55% for diamond mining. Companies that render hard-rock mining services are taxed at a rate of 37.5%. Companies that render diamond mining services are taxed at a rate of 55%. Petroleum exploration and production companies are taxed at a basic rate of 35% plus additional profit tax that is calculated in accordance with a complex formula.

Under the Export Processing Zones Act, entities that have been granted export processing status are exempt from corporate income tax. Value-added tax, transfer duty and stamp duty are not imposed in the zone. The Export Processing Zone Act will be repealed. Special economic zones will be introduced with a sunset clause for current investors with export processing zone status. The exact date and scope of the proposed amendment are not yet clear.

Capital gains. Capital gains tax is not imposed in Namibia. However, please note the rules discussed below.

Amounts received as consideration for the alienation or disposal of a mineral license, as defined in the Minerals (Prospecting and Mining) Act, or the sale of shares in a company that owns such a license are specifically included in the gross income of a taxpayer.

The scope of the provisions in terms of which mineral licenses and shares in companies owning such licenses are subject to tax have been widened to include in gross income amounts received from sales, donations, expropriations, cessions and grants of shares in companies owning such licenses as well as shares in companies that indirectly own such licenses. A measure provides for the deductibility of costs incurred on the acquisition of mineral licenses.

Amounts received as consideration for the alienation or disposal of a petroleum license, as defined in the Petroleum (Exploration and Production) Act, or the sale of shares in a company that own such a license are specifically included in the gross income of a taxpayer. Amounts received from sales, donations, expropriations, cessions and grants of shares in companies owning such licenses, as well as shares in companies that indirectly own such licenses, are also included in gross income. A measure provides for the deductibility of costs incurred on the acquisition of petroleum licenses and on the improvement of the value of the licenses or rights.

Amounts received for restraints of trade are taxable and whether these amounts are of a capital nature is not relevant because all such amounts are specifically included in gross income.

Administration. Annual financial statements must be prepared as of the last day of February, unless another date is agreed to by the tax authorities. In practice, permission to use the company's financial year-end is always granted. A company's tax year generally coincides with its financial year.

A company is required to make two provisional tax payments, the first payment six months after the start of the financial year and the second at the end of the year. Payments must be based on an estimate of the current year's taxable income and must be accurate to within 80% of the actual tax liability for the year for which the payment is due. A penalty for underestimation of the first or second provisional tax payment is imposed if the respective payments are less than the minimum payment required.

Companies must file an annual return within seven months after the tax year-end unless an extension is obtained. If the total provisional tax payments are less than the tax liability shown on the return, the balance of tax due must be paid within seven months after the end of the tax year, regardless of whether a company has obtained an extension to file its tax return. Interest accrues at a rate of 20% per year on any unpaid tax liability.

Dividends. Dividends received by a company are exempt from the regular company tax, and expenses incurred in the production of dividend income are not deductible in the determination of the company's taxable income. Dividends paid to nonresidents are subject to a final 10% withholding tax if the recipient of the dividend is a company that holds at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividend and if it is the beneficial owner of the shares. For all other cases, the dividend withholding tax rate is 20%. Dividends paid out of oil and gas profits or long-term insurance business profits are not subject to dividend withholding tax. A tax treaty may reduce the rate of dividend withholding tax.

Foreign tax relief. In the absence of treaty provisions, a unilateral tax credit is available for foreign direct and withholding taxes paid on dividends and royalties. The credit may not exceed the Namibian tax attributable to such income. The credit is denied to the extent that a refund of the foreign tax is possible.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income includes both trade and non-trade income (interest) not of a capital nature. Revenue amounts and realized foreign-exchange gains are subject to tax. Taxable income rarely coincides with profit calculated in accordance with accepted accounting practice.

To be eligible for deduction, expenditures must be incurred in the production of taxable income in Namibia, must be for purposes of trade and must not be of a capital nature. However, realized foreign-exchange losses are deductible even if they are of a capital nature.

Scientific research expenditures are deductible if the research is undertaken for the development of business or is contributed to an institution approved by the Council for Scientific and Industrial Research.

Special deductions. The following special deductions are available to registered manufacturers:

- An additional deduction of 25% of the wages paid to their manufacturing staffs
- An additional deduction of 25% of approved training expenses for their manufacturing staffs
- An additional deduction of 25% of export marketing expenses
- An additional deduction of 25% of expenses incurred to transport by road or rail raw materials and equipment used in the manufacturing activity for the first 10 tax years as a manufacturer

Losses resulting from these special deductions may not be used to offset other income.

Taxable income derived from exports of manufactured goods, excluding fish and meat products, is reduced by 80% if the goods are manufactured in Namibia. This allowance is available to trading houses and manufacturers, provided that the goods are manufactured in Namibia. For manufacturers, this allowance applies in addition to the special deductions listed above. For the first 10 years of operation, the tax rate for registered manufacturers that export all goods manufactured is 3.6%. After the 10-year period, the rate increases to 6.4%.

Inventories. Trading stock includes all goods, materials or property acquired for manufacture or sale, including packaging but excluding consumables and machinery parts. The value of stock is based on original cost plus the costs of preparing stock for sale. The last-in, first-out (LIFO) method of stock valuation may be applied on approval by the Minister of Finance, subject to various conditions.

Provisions. Deductible expenses must be actually incurred, and consequently, provisions are not deductible. However, an allowance for doubtful accounts may be established equal to 25% of the debts that the Minister of Finance is satisfied are doubtful. The

amount of irrecoverable debts written off is allowed as a deduction if the debts were once included as taxable income or if the write-off can be construed as an operating loss incurred in the production of income (for example, the write-off of casual loans to staff members who are unable to repay).

Tax depreciation (capital allowances)

Machinery, equipment and vehicles. The cost of machinery, motor vehicles, utensils, articles, ships and aircraft may be deducted in three equal annual amounts, beginning in the year of acquisition. No amount may be deducted in the year of disposal of the asset.

Buildings. An initial allowance of 20% of construction cost is permitted for commercial buildings in the year the buildings are first used. An allowance of 4% is permitted in each of the following 20 years. For industrial buildings of a registered manufacturer, an initial allowance of 20% and an annual allowance of 8% are allowed. No allowance is granted for employee housing (other than to farmers who are entitled to deduct NAD50,000 in the case of employees' houses).

Patents, designs, trademarks and copyrights. If used in the production of income, the cost of developing, purchasing or registering patents, designs, trademarks, copyrights and similar property is allowed in full if such cost is not more than NAD200, or the cost can be amortized over the estimated useful life or 25 years, whichever is shorter, if the acquisition cost is more than NAD200.

Mining including oil and gas. Prospecting and development expenses incurred in mining operations are not subject to the tax depreciation rules described above. In general, prospecting expenses may be deducted in the year production begins. Costs incurred on infrastructure may be deducted over three years, beginning in the year production begins.

Recapture. Capital allowances are generally subject to recapture to the extent the sales proceeds exceed the tax value after depreciation. In addition, capital allowances are recaptured if assets are withdrawn from a business or removed from Namibia, regardless of whether the assets are sold. The market value of the assets is used to determine the amount recaptured if no proceeds are received.

Relief for trading losses. Companies may carry forward unused losses indefinitely to offset taxable income in future years if they carry out a trade. Losses may not be carried back. Companies that carry on mining operations may offset current-year and prior-year trading losses from mining against other trade income and vice versa. However, such losses must be apportioned on a pro rata basis between mining and other trade income to determine taxable income from each source in the current year. Oil and gas companies may not offset losses from oil and gas activities against other trade income, or vice versa, in any year.

Groups of companies. A group of companies is not taxed as a single entity in Namibia, and an assessed loss of one company cannot be offset against the taxable income of another company in the group. An assessed loss of a branch of a foreign company may be transferred to a Namibian subsidiary under certain circumstances.

D. Value-added tax

Value-added tax (VAT) is levied on supplies of goods or services, other than exempt supplies, made in Namibia and on imports of goods and certain services.

The standard VAT rate is 15%. The following items are zero-rated:

- · Exports of goods
- Certain services rendered to nonresidents who are not registered for VAT
- · Disposals of going concerns
- Local supplies of fuel levy goods (petrol and diesel)
- Maize meal, fresh or dried beans, sunflower cooking oil, fried animal fat used for the preparation of food, bread and bread or cake flour, if these items are not served as cooked or prepared food, fresh milk and white or brown sugar

Local public passenger transport, medical services, services supplied by registered hospitals, educational services, financial services and long-term residential rentals are exempt from VAT.

E. Miscellaneous matters

Exchange controls. Namibia is a member of the Common Monetary Area, which also includes Eswatini, Lesotho and South Africa. Consequently, it is subject to the exchange control regulations promulgated by the Reserve Bank of South Africa. If Namibia withdraws from the Common Monetary Area, it is likely to introduce its own exchange control restrictions along similar lines.

Exchange controls are administered by the Bank of Namibia, which has appointed various commercial banks to act as authorized foreign-exchange dealers.

The Namibian dollar (NAD) is the Namibian currency. The Namibian dollar and the South African rand (ZAR) are convertible one for one (that is, ZAR1 = NAD1), and this rate does not fluctuate.

Debt-to-equity rules. The tax law includes measures that counter thin capitalization by adjusting both the interest rate and the amount of the loan based on arm's-length principles. Although no guidelines have been published in this area, a debt-to-equity ratio of up to 3:1 is generally acceptable.

Transfer pricing. The Namibian Income Tax Act includes transferpricing measures, which are designed to prevent the manipulation of prices for goods and services, including financial services (loans), in cross-border transactions between related parties.

Anti-avoidance legislation. Namibian legislation contains a general anti-avoidance provision to attack arrangements that are primarily tax-motivated and, in certain respects, abnormal when considered in the context of surrounding circumstances. Another anti-avoidance provision deals with transactions involving companies (including changes in shareholdings) that are designed to use a company's assessed loss, usually by diverting income to, or generating income in, that company.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Namibia has entered into double tax treaties with Botswana, France, Germany, India, Malaysia, Mauritius, Romania, the Russian Federation, South Africa and Sweden. In addition, it has a treaty with the United Kingdom, which is the 1962 treaty between the United Kingdom and South Africa as extended to Namibia.

The treaties provide for withholding tax rates on dividends, interest and royalties paid to residents of the other treaty countries as indicated in the following table.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %	Services %
Botswana	10	10	10	0/15 (h)
France	5/15 (a)	10	10	0
Germany	10/15 (b)	0	10	0
India	10	10	10	0/10 (i)
Malaysia	5/10 (c)	10	5	0/5(j)
Mauritius	5/10 (c)	10	5	0
Romania	15	15	15	0
Russian				
Federation	5/10 (d)	10	5	0
South Africa	5/15 (c)	10	10	0
Sweden	5/15 (a)	10	5/15 (e)	0/15 (h)
United Kingdom	5/15 (f)	20	5	0
Non-treaty				
jurisdictions (g)	10/20	10	10	10

- (a) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that owns at least 10% of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (b) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is a company that owns at least 10% of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (c) The 5% rate applies if the recipient owns at least 25% of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (d) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that owns at least 25% of the payer of the dividends and has invested at least USD100,000 in the share capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (e) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for patents, secret formulas or information relating to industrial or scientific experience. The 15% rate applies to other royalties.
- (f) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that controls directly or indirectly more than 50% of the voting power of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (g) For further details, see Section A.
- (h) The 15% rate applies to payments for administrative, technical, managerial or consultancy services performed outside Namibia.
- The 10% rate applies to technical, managerial or consultancy fees paid by Namibian residents.
- The 5% rate applies to technical, managerial or consultancy fees paid by Namibian residents.

Namibia has a signed tax treaty with Canada, but the treaty has not yet been ratified. Namibia is negotiating tax treaties with Lesotho, Seychelles, Spain, Zambia and Zimbabwe.

Netherlands

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Amsterdam GMT +1

Fax: +31 (88) 407-1005

Ernst & Young Belastingadviseurs LLP +31 (88) 407-1000

Mail address: P.O. Box 7883

1008 AB Amsterdam

Netherlands

Street address:

Antonio Vivaldistraat 150 1083 HP Amsterdam

Netherlands

(Legal Services)

 HVG Law LLP
 +31 (88) 407-1000

 Mail address:
 Fax: +31 (88) 407-1005

P.O. Box 7925 1008 AC Amsterdam

Netherlands

Street address: Antonio Vivaldistraat 150 1083 HP Amsterdam

Netherlands

Principal Tax Contact

★ Jeroen Davidson +31 (88) 407-1762

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-16-21 Email: jeroen.davidson@nl.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Simone Admiraal +31 (88) 407-1242

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-31-83 Email: simone.admiraal@nl.ey.com

Martijn Munniksma +31 (88) 407-1597

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-37-31

Email: martijn.munniksma@nl.ey.com

Erwin Sieders +31 (88) 407-1468

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-43-65 Email: erwin.sieders@nl.ey.com

Dirk Stalenhoef +31 (88) 407-1977

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-13-37 Email: dirk.stalenhoef@nl.ey.com

Eric Westerburgen +31 (88) 407-2310

Mobile: +31 (6) 52-46-59-68 Email: eric.westerburgen@nl.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desks Abroad

Miranda Baas +852 3471-2601

 (resident in Hong Kong SAR)
 Email: miranda.baas@hk.ey.com

 Sebastiaan Boers
 +1 (408) 918-5877

 (resident in Chicago)
 Mobile: +1 (408) 904-9678

Email: sebastiaan.boers1@ey.com Martijn Bons +1 (312) 879-5115

(resident in Chicago) Mobile: +1 (312) 722-4994

Email: martijn.bons2@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-8515 Tim Clappers

(resident in New York) Email: tim.clappers@ey.com +44 (20) 7951-1412 Randall Hornberger (resident in London) Mobile: +44 7826-893-408

Email: randall.miquel.hornberger@uk.ey.com

Joost Huisman +852 2629-3977

(resident in Hong Kong SAR) Email: joost.huisman@hk.ey.com

+1 (212) 773-1562 Rik Jansen

(resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (718) 915-8540

Email: rik.jansen@ey.com

+1 (415) 894-8923 Laura Katsma

(resident in San Francisco) Mobile: +1 (628) 502-3977 Email: laura.katsma2@ey.com

Celeste Krens +44 (20) 7197-0992

(resident in London) Email: celeste.johanna.krens@uk.ey.com

★ Dirk-Jan (DJ) Sloof +1 (212) 773-1903 (resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (917) 834-5748 Email: dirkjan.sloof@ey.com

+86 (10) 5815-3765 Yee Man Tang

Mobile: +86 (134) 3634-6694 (resident in Beijing)

Email: yeeman.tang@cn.ey.com

+1 (212) 466 9161 Max 't Hart

(resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (646) 719-5239 Email: max.t.hart1@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Operating Model Effectiveness

Sebastiaan Kuijper +31 (88) 407-2271

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-39-05

Email: sebastiaan.kuijper@nl.ey.com

Kelly Stals +1 (212) 773-3000

Mobile: +1 (646) 463-1758 (resident in New York)

Email: kelly.stals1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-7682 Bas van Stigt

Mobile: +1 (347) 403-1422 (resident in New York) Email: bas.van.stigt1@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Marthe Kleinian +31 (88) 407-2780

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-21-50 Email: marthe.kleinjan@nl.ey.com

Tim Meijer +31 (88) 407-2117

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-13-44 Email: tim.meijer@nl.ey.com

★ Danny Oosterhoff, International +31 (88) 407-1007

Tax and Transaction Services

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-27-54 Email: danny.oosterhoff@nl.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Capital Markets

Silvain Niekel +31 (88) 407-1675

> Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-40-76 Email: silvain.niekel@nl.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Sjoerd Hensen +31 (88) 407-8500

> Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-10-86 Email: sjoerd.hensen@nl.ey.com

+31 (88) 407-1599 Anne Mieke Holland

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-43-38

Email: anne.mieke.holland@nl.ey.com

Arjan van Oostrom, +31 (88) 407-1113

Financial Services Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-34-91

Email: arjan.van.oostrom@nl.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Dennis Post

+31 (88) 407-1419 Dick Hoogenberg.

Japanese Business Group Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-26-90 Email: dick.hoogenberg@nl.ey.com

Ratna Kroneman +31 (88) 407-1040

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-15-28 Email: ratna.kroneman@nl.ey.com

Bas Leenders +31 (88) 407-0633

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-26-95 Email: bas.leenders@nl.ey.com

+31 (88) 407-0997 Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-33-27

Email: dennis.post@nl.ey.com Chiel Smit

+31 (88) 407-1135

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-38-71

Email: chiel.smit@nl.ey.com

Mark van der Geld +31 (88) 407-1098 Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-18-06

Email: mark.van.der.geld@nl.ey.com

Coen Walschot +31 (88) 407-1763

> Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-32-42 Email: coen.walschot@nl.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Jeroen Jansen +31 (88) 407-9331

Email: jeroen.jansen@nl.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Bas Breimer. +31 (88) 407-8773

Financial Services Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-39-37 Email: bas.breimer@nl.ey.com

Gijsbert Bulk +31 (88) 407-1175

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-32-49 Email: gijsbert.bulk@nl.ey.com

Folkert Gaarlandt +31 (88) 407-0559

> Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-34-53 Email: folkert.gaarlandt@nl.ey.com

Jeroen Scholten. +31 (88) 407-1009

Global Trade Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-23-83

Email: jeroen.scholten@nl.ey.com Walter de Wit

+31 (88) 407-1390

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-18-81 Email: walter.de.wit@nl.ey.com

Legal Services

+31 (88) 407-0425 Rutger Lambriex

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-15-74 Email: rutger.lambriex@hvglaw.nl

Jan Padberg +31 (88) 407-0429

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-33-39 Email: jan.padberg@nl.ey.com

Martijn Udo de Haes +1 (212) 773-5178

(resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (347) 366-0922

Email: martijn.udodehaes@dp.ey.com

Eindhoven GMT +1

Ernst & Young Belastingadviseurs LLP

Mail address: P.O. Box 455 5600 AL Eindhoven

Netherlands

+31 (88) 407-1000 Fax: +31 (88) 407-4803 Street address:

Prof. Dr. Dorgelolaan 12 5613 AM Eindhoven

Netherlands

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Tom Philibert +31 (88) 407-8504

Email: tom.philibert@nl.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Maarten Kormelink +31 (88) 407-3657

> Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-44-99 Email: maarten.kormelink@nl.ey.com

Ruud Stox +31 (88) 407-4560

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-35-05

Email: ruud.stox@nl.ey.com

+31 (88) 407-1000

Fax: +31 (88) 407-4187

Indirect Tax

Timo Bootsman +31 (88) 407-4876

> Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-47-39 Email: timo.bootsman@nl.ey.com

GMT +1 The Hague

Ernst & Young Belastingadviseurs LLP

Mail address:

P.O. Box 90636 2509 LP The Hague

Netherlands

Street address: Wassenaarseweg 80

2596 CZ The Hague Netherlands

Business Tax Advisory

Linda Herms +31 (88) 407-8623

> Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-36-72 Email: linda.herms@nl.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Marc Stiebing +31 (88) 407-1795

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-31-95

Email: marc.stiebing@nl.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Bea Haring +31 (88) 407-8867

> Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-14-89 Email: bea.haring@nl.ey.com

Fax: +31 (88) 407-1005

Rotterdam GMT +1

Ernst & Young Belastingadviseurs LLP +31 (88) 407-1000

Mail address: P.O. Box 2295

3000 CG Rotterdam

Netherlands

Street address:

Boompies 258

3011 XZ Rotterdam

Netherlands

Michiel Swets

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Reinout Kok +31 (88) 407-8505

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-18-61

Email: reinout.kok@nl.ey.com

Cyrille Prevaes +31 (88) 407-8597

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-11-79 Email: cyrille.prevaes@nl.ey.com

Frank Schoon +31 (88) 407-8676

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-13-03 Email: frank.schoon@nl.ey.com

Frank ash

+31 (88) 407-8517 Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-19-89 Email: michiel.swets@nl.ey.com

Willem van Beekhoff +31 (88) 407-8519

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-27-86

Email: willem.van.beekhoff@nl.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Jeroen Geevers +31 (88) 407-8532

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-04-44-85 Email: jeroen.geevers@nl.ey.com

Ronald van den Brekel +31 (88) 407-9016

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-17-99

Email: ronald.van.den.brekel@nl.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Hans Grimbergen +31 (88) 407-8498

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-16-23 Email: hans.grimbergen@nl.ey.com

Rienk Kamphuis +31 (88) 407-9021

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-43-71 Email: rienk.kamphuis@nl.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Ed Capel +31 (88) 407-8477

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-23-75 Email: ed.capel@nl.ey.com

Edwin de Jong +31 (88) 407-8523

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-40-60 Email: edwin.de.jong@nl.ey.com

Theodoor Huiskes +31 (88) 407-8481

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-19-75

Email: theodoor.huiskes@nl.ey.com

Ben Kiekebeld +31 (88) 407-8457

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-12-64 Email: ben.kiekebeld@nl.ey.com

★ Paul Tabaksblat, *Business* +31 (88) 407-8464

Tax Services Leader Mobile: +31 (6) 21

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-23-09 Email: paul.tabaksblat@nl.ey.com

Willem Jan Vermeer +31 (88) 407-8458

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-34-34

Email: willem.jan.vermeer@nl.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Caspar Jansen +31 (88) 407-1441

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-48-82 Email: caspar.jansen@nl.ey.com

Daniel Kroesen +31 (88) 407-8361

Mobile: +31 (6) 21-25-21-54 Email: daniel.kroesen@nl.ey.com

Remco van der Zwan +31 (88) 407-8370

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-45-83

Email: remco.van.der.zwan@nl.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	15 (b)
Interest	0 (c)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	0 (c)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	1
Carryforward	6

- (a) A tax rate of 16.5% applies to the first EUR200,000 of taxable income. As of 2021, the corporate income tax rates will decrease from 25% to 21.7% (headline rate) and from 16.5% to 15% (step-up rate for first EUR200,000 of taxable income). For further details, see *Tax rates* in Section B). An effective tax rate of 7% is available for income related to certain intellectual property (Innovation Box). For details regarding the Innovation Box, see *Innovation Box* in Section B.
- (b) This rate may be reduced to 0% if the recipient is a parent company established in a European Union (EU) member state, European Economic Area (EEA) state or a country that has concluded a tax treaty with the Netherlands covering dividends, provided that certain anti-abuse requirements are met. Dividends paid by a Dutch Cooperative, which is a specific legal entity, are not subject to Dutch dividend withholding tax if the Dutch Cooperative does not predominantly operate as a holding or financing company. For further details, see *Dividend withholding tax* in Section B. In addition, the Dutch dividend withholding tax rate is typically reduced under the extensive Dutch tax treaty network (see Section F) to as low as 0%.
- (c) From 1 January 2021, a conditional withholding tax is introduced on intragroup interest and royalty payments in certain wholly artificial or low-taxed situations. The rate of the withholding tax on interest and royalties is the same as the headline corporate income tax rate (21.7% for 2021).

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporate income tax is levied on resident and nonresident companies. Resident companies are those incorporated under Dutch civil law, European Companies (Societas Europaea, or SEs) and European Co-operative Societies (Societas Cooperativa Europaea, or SCEs) established in the Netherlands, even if their management and statutory seat are located abroad. In addition, companies are resident if incorporated under foreign law, but effectively managed and controlled in the Netherlands. Resident companies are subject to tax on their worldwide income. Nonresident companies, primarily branch offices of foreign companies doing business in the Netherlands, are taxable only on specific income items, such as real estate and business profits generated in the Netherlands.

Tax rates. The standard corporate tax rate is 25%. A tax rate of 16.5% applies to the first EUR200,000 of taxable income. As of 2021, the headline corporate income tax rate will be reduced from 25% to 21.7%, and the step-up rate for the first EUR200,000 of taxable income will be reduced from 16.5% to 15%. An effective tax rate of 7% is available for income related to certain intellectual property (IP). As of 2021, this rate will be increased to 9%. For details regarding this IP regime, see *Innovation Box*.

Innovation Box. If certain conditions are met, a taxpayer can elect to apply the Innovation Box. The aim of this box is to encourage

innovation and investment in research and development (R&D), including software development.

In the Innovation Box, net income from qualifying intellectual property is effectively taxed at a rate of 7%. As of 2021, this rate will be increased to 9%. The 7% rate applies only to the extent that the net earnings derived from the self-developed intangible assets exceed the development costs. The development costs are deductible at the statutory tax rate of 25% (21.7% for 2021) and form the so-called threshold. The Innovation Box regime can be elected with respect to a particular intangible asset; it is not required to include all intangibles. Advance Tax Rulings (ATRs) and Advance Pricing Agreements (APAs) are available (see *Administration*).

An important condition for the application of the Innovation Box is that the taxpayer must have been granted an R&D declaration from the Netherlands Enterprise Agency (Rijksdienst voor Ondernemend Nederland, or RVO; part of the Ministry of Economic Affairs) for a qualifying intangible asset created by or for the risk and account of the taxpayer.

In line with recommendations by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), effective from 1 January 2017, the definition of qualifying intangible assets is limited for so-called "large groups" (groups that have five-year revenues exceeding EUR250 million and five-year income from intangible assets exceeding EUR37,500,000). For large groups, qualifying intangible assets are limited to patents or plant variety rights, software, marketing authorizations for human or animal medicines, intangible assets with a supplemental protection certificate from the Netherlands Patent Office, intangible assets with a registered utility model for the protection of innovation or an exclusive license for the use of the assets mentioned above.

For taxpayers that do not form part of a large group, other intangible assets can also qualify for the Innovation Box. In addition, other intangible assets can qualify for taxpayers forming part of a large group if such intangible assets are connected with intangible assets that fall within one of the above categories. For example, this connection between two or more intangible assets can be present if the intangible assets have been developed by the same research department or applied in the same product (group). Trademarks, logos and similar assets do not qualify.

The OECD's modified nexus approach should be taken into consideration for purposes of calculating the income that can be taxed under the Innovation Box. Under the modified nexus approach, the proportion of eligible income is determined by reference to the ratio of "qualifying expenditures" compared to "overall expenditures" for the development of the qualifying intangible asset. This is expressed by the following formula:

Qualifying income =

 $\frac{Qualifying \ expenditures \ x \ 1.3}{Overall \ expenditures} \ x \ Income \ from \ intangible \ assets$

The income from intangible assets can include all types of income, including royalties, capital gains and embedded income (for example, the sales price of a product).

Foreign royalty withholding tax can normally be credited against Dutch corporate income tax, but the amount of the credit is limited to the Dutch corporate income tax attributable to the relevant net royalty income.

The following grandfathering rules have been put in place to facilitate the transition from the pre-2017 Innovation Box to the current Innovation Box:

- The pre-2017 regime remains applicable to intangible assets that have been self-developed before 1 July 2016 if the taxpayer opts to apply the Innovation Box in the tax return that includes the aforementioned date. This grandfathering rule will be discontinued for tax years beginning on or after 1 July 2021.
- Intangible assets developed before 1 January 2017 for which a patent or a plant variety right has been granted will qualify for the current Innovation Box, even if no R&D-declaration has been granted.
- Specific rules have been put in place to determine the nexus ratio in the first years of the new regime. These rules will be discontinued for tax years beginning on or after 1 January 2021.

R&D tax credit. An employer established in the Netherlands that is performing R&D is eligible for the R&D tax credit (Wet Bevordering Speur-en Ontwikkelingswerk, or WBSO), regardless of its size or industry. The WBSO is a tax incentive, which offers an immediate benefit on wage costs and other costs and expenses for R&D activities. All R&D cost and expenses will be settled through a reduction of the payroll tax due from an employer.

An R&D declaration must be obtained from the RVO. The benefit from the WBSO can amount up to 40% of the qualifying costs and expenditures. For R&D costs and expenditures that are not labor costs, a company can choose a fixed rate or a calculation of the actual amount of costs and expenses.

Capital gains. No distinction is made between capital gains and other income. In certain cases, capital gains are exempt (for example, if the participation exemption described in Section C applies) or a rollover is available based on case law or under the reinvestment reserve (see the discussion in Provisions in Section C).

Administration. The standard tax year is the financial year (as indicated in the articles of association of a taxpayer).

Tax returns. An annual tax return must be filed with the tax authorities within 5 months after the end of the tax year, unless the company applies for an extension (normally, an additional 11 months based on an agreement between the tax advisors and the tax authorities).

Companies must make partial advance payments of corporate income tax during the year, based on preliminary assessments. The preliminary assessments are based on the expected final assessment. For 2020, assuming the tax year corresponds to the calendar year, the assessments are levied according to the following schedule:

• The first preliminary assessment is generally imposed on 31 January 2020. The tax administration may estimate the

profit by applying a percentage to the average fiscal profit of the previous two years. If the taxpayer can plausibly show that the expected final assessment will be a lower amount, the preliminary assessment is based on that amount.

• The second preliminary assessment is generally imposed at the end of the eighth month of 2020. This preliminary assessment is derived from an estimate made by the taxpayer.

These preliminary assessments may be paid in as many monthly installments as there are months remaining in the year. It is important that taxpayers provide a timely and accurate estimate of the taxable income. If the preliminary corporate income tax liability is understated, this may result in a charge of tax interest when the tax assessment appears to be higher. Tax interest is calculated for the period that begins six months after the tax year to which the tax liability relates and is based on the amount of additional tax due. If the preliminary corporate income tax liability is overstated, this may not result in a tax interest refund when the tax assessment appears to be lower.

The final assessment is made within three years (plus any extensions granted) from the time the tax liability arises.

The tax authorities may impose ex officio assessments if the taxpayer fails to file a return or fails to meet the deadline to file a return. Penalties may apply.

Additional assessments may be imposed if, as a result of deliberate actions by the taxpayer, insufficient tax has been levied. A penalty of 100% of the additional tax due may be levied. Depending on the degree of wrongdoing, this penalty is normally reduced to 25% or 50%.

Rulings. Rulings are agreements concluded with the tax authorities confirming to the Dutch tax consequences of transactions or situations involving Dutch taxpayers. Rulings are based on Dutch tax laws that apply at the time of the request.

For certainty in advance regarding general transfer-pricing matters (see Section E), an APA can be concluded with the tax authorities. APAs provide taxpayers with up-front certainty regarding the arm's-length nature of transfer prices. All Dutch APAs are based on OECD transfer-pricing principles and require the taxpayer to file transfer-pricing documentation with the tax authorities. APAs can be entered into on a unilateral, bilateral or multilateral basis (that is, with several tax administrations). APAs may cover all or part of transactions with related parties, including transactions involving permanent establishments.

For most other matters (for example, the applicability of the participation exemption) or the existence or nonexistence of a permanent establishment in the Netherlands or abroad, an ATR can be concluded

The benefit of an APA or ATR is that companies can obtain certainty in advance regarding their Dutch tax position (for example, before the investment is made).

The ruling process with the tax authorities may require a prefiling meeting. In general, rulings are concluded for a period of four or five years, but facts and circumstances may allow for a longer or shorter term. If the facts and legislation on which the APA or ATR is based do not change, in principle, the APA or ATR can be renewed indefinitely. No fees are required to be paid when filing an APA or ATR request with the Dutch tax authorities.

The time required for the total process from initiation of the ruling process to conclusion of the ruling depends on the circumstances. However, in general, it takes between 6 to 10 weeks from the date of the filing of the ruling request to obtain the ruling. It is often possible to expedite the process if required from a commercial perspective (for example, merger and acquisition transactions).

As of 1 July 2019, the new Dutch policy in relation to rulings with an international character has entered into force. This new policy should be viewed as another step to being more transparent and to further combating undesired international structures that, for example, lack relevant substance, while at the same time maintaining an accessible and robust ruling process for genuine operations. As part of this policy, the prior minimum Dutch substance requirements that should be met in order to be eligible for a tax ruling is replaced with the Dutch "economic nexus" requirement. To have sufficient nexus with the Netherlands (and therefore be eligible to enter into a ruling), the Dutch taxpayer (or other Dutch group company) should conduct operational activities in the Netherlands relevant to the activities that form the subject of the ruling request. The group should have appropriate personnel in the Netherlands to manage the risks associated with these activities.

No rulings will be issued if the sole or predominant purpose of the relevant case or structure is to reduce Dutch or foreign taxes or if the entities involved are established in noncooperative tax jurisdictions (EU list) or in a low-tax jurisdiction (jurisdictions with a corporate income tax rate below 9%).

In addition, the Dutch government will publish anonymized extracts of the rulings and an annual overview of the number of issued rulings. Also, in case of a ruling process not resulting in a ruling, there will still be a summary published providing the reason why no ruling was concluded. The extracts are highly abstracted in order to ensure that the facts do not allow for taxpayers to be identified indirectly.

In line with the OECD's Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Action 5 and the EU directive on the automatic exchange of information on tax rulings, the Netherlands has commenced the exchange of information with respect to certain tax rulings in 2016. To facilitate the exchange of information on tax rulings, specific templates that cover generic information and a highlevel summary of the agreed-upon ruling should be submitted to the Dutch tax authorities during the ruling process.

Dividend withholding tax. The statutory withholding tax rate for dividends is 15%. However, several exemptions and reductions, as described below, can apply. Under the extensive Dutch treaty network (see Section F), the Dutch dividend withholding tax rate is typically reduced to a rate as low as 0%. Under the participation exemption (see Section C) or within a Dutch fiscal unity (see

Section C), dividends paid by resident companies to other resident companies are usually exempt from dividend withholding tax.

A broader domestic dividend withholding tax exemption is available for dividend distributions made by Dutch resident entities to the following:

- EU/EEA member state resident investors that are not treated as a resident outside the EU/EEA under a tax treaty between the EU/EEA state and a third state (for this purpose, the EEA is limited to Iceland, Liechtenstein and Norway)
- Investors that are resident in a country that has concluded a tax treaty with the Netherlands covering the treatment of dividends

The domestic dividend withholding tax exemption applies if the recipient holding an interest in the Dutch dividend distributing entity would qualify for the Dutch participation exemption benefits if that investor resided in the Netherlands and if certain anti-abuse rules that target, among other items, hybrid recipients, are met. The withholding tax exemption does not apply if the foreign shareholder fulfills a function similar to a Netherlands fiscal investment company or tax-exempt investment company.

To apply the domestic withholding tax exemption for dividend distributions, the Dutch taxpayer should notify the Dutch tax inspector that all of the requirements listed above are met. Such notification should take place within one month after the dividend resolution.

The dividend withholding tax rules are not applicable to Dutch Cooperatives (specific legal entities) that do not predominantly perform holding and/or financing activities and that have operational activities and the relevant substance to carry out these activities. Dividend distributions made by this type of Dutch Cooperatives are not subject to Dutch dividend withholding tax based on domestic law.

Measures to combat dividend stripping. The Dividend Withholding Tax Act provides measures to combat dividend stripping. Under these measures, a reduction of dividend withholding tax is available only if the recipient of the dividends is regarded as the beneficial owner of the dividends. The measures provide that a recipient of dividends is generally not regarded as the beneficial owner if the following circumstances exist:

- The dividend recipient entered into a transaction in return for the payment of the dividends as part of a series of transactions.
- As part of the series of transactions, the payment of the dividends indirectly benefits a person who would have been entitled to a lesser (or no) reduction, exemption or refund of dividend tax than the recipient.
- The person indirectly benefiting from the dividends maintains or acquires an interest in the share capital of the payer of the dividends that is comparable to the person's position in the share capital before the series of transactions.

Share repurchases. Publicly listed companies are not required to withhold dividends tax when they repurchase their own shares if certain requirements are met. One of these requirements is that the company must not have increased its share capital in the four

years preceding the repurchase. This requirement does not apply if the share capital was increased for bona fide business reasons.

Credit for dividend withholding tax. A Dutch intermediate company may credit a portion of the foreign dividend withholding tax imposed on dividends received against any Dutch withholding tax due on its dividend distributions if certain conditions are satisfied. The credit is generally 3% of the gross amount of qualifying dividends received. However, if the dividends received are not passed on in full by the Dutch intermediate company, the credit is 3% of the dividend distribution made by the Dutch intermediate company.

Interest and royalty withholding tax. As of 1 January 2021, a conditional withholding tax will be introduced on intra-group interest and royalty payments to an entity resident (or allocable to a permanent establishment) in a jurisdiction that is included on the Dutch list of jurisdictions with a statutory tax rate lower than 9% or a jurisdiction that is included on the EU list of noncooperative jurisdictions (see Controlled foreign companies in Section E). In addition, interest and royalty withholding tax is due in certain abusive situations.

Having (relevant) substance in the Netherlands or in the receiving (blacklisted) jurisdictions does not provide for an exception from the withholding tax. The legislation also targets abusive situations in which conduit companies (resident in a non-blacklisted jurisdiction) are interposed between the Netherlands and a blacklisted jurisdiction. If such a conduit company does not meet certain the substance requirements, withholding tax remains due.

Affiliated entities. The withholding tax will only be due on interest and royalty payments to affiliated entities. Entities are affiliated if they are of an associated group. This criterion depends on facts and circumstances, but parliamentary proceedings refer to coordinated group decisions. In addition, entities will be considered affiliated if a qualifying interest is (indirectly) held, also taking into account joint parent companies. A qualifying interest exists if influence can be exercised on decisions regarding the activities of the entity. In any case, a qualifying interest exists if more than 50% of the statutory voting rights are held.

Interest and royalty payments. Withholding tax is due on deemed, accrued, imputed or paid interest and royalties. Corrections are made if the interest or royalty payment is not at arm's length.

Moment of taxation. The interest or royalty payments are considered to have been received at the time when they have been paid or settled, made available to the beneficiary, become interestbearing or become claimable and collectible. If interest or royalties have matured during the period but have not yet been received, the income will be considered to have been enjoyed yearly on 31 December of that year.

Tax rate. The rate of the withholding tax will be equal to the headline corporate income tax rate (21.7% in 2021). It is not relevant whether the interest and/or royalty payments are deductible for corporate income tax purposes.

Tax treaty with low-taxed jurisdiction. With respect to low-taxed jurisdictions with whom the Netherlands has concluded a tax treaty, a three-year grandfathering period will apply before the withholding tax is levied. Within this three-year period, the Netherlands will approach the treaty partner to renegotiate and amend the respective treaty.

Foreign tax relief. Under unilateral provisions in the corporate income tax act, the Netherlands exempts foreign business profits derived through a permanent establishment, profits from real estate located abroad and certain other types of foreign income from corporate income tax. If the income is derived from a tax treaty country, the exemption applies with consideration of the relevant treaty provisions (for example, a "subject-to-tax" requirement). If such foreign (operational) income is derived from a non-treaty country, no "subject to tax" requirement applies. To the extent that the foreign business income is negative, this amount does not reduce Dutch taxable income unless the foreign business is terminated (object exemption/territorial system). A credit is available for profits allocable to low-taxed portfolio investment/passive branches.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. The fiscal profit is not necessarily calculated on the basis of the annual financial statements. In the Netherlands, all commercial accounting methods have to be reviewed to confirm that they are acceptable under fiscal law. The primary feature of tax accounting is the legal concept of "sound business practice."

Expenses incurred in connection with the conduct of a business are, in principle, deductible. However, certain expenses are not deductible, such as fines and penalties, and expenses incurred with respect to a crime. Certain expenses are partially deductible, such as meals, drinks, and conferences. If expenses exceed normal arm's-length charges and are incurred directly or indirectly for the benefit of shareholders or related parties, the excess is considered a nondeductible expense (a deemed dividend or informal capital contribution). Restrictions are imposed on the deductibility of certain related-party interest expense (see Section E).

Functional currency. Taxpayers must calculate their taxable income in euros. On request, Dutch corporate tax returns may be calculated in the functional currency of the taxpayer, provided the financial statements of the relevant financial year are prepared in that currency. The financial statements may be expressed in a foreign currency if it is justified by the company's business or the international nature of the company's group. If this regime is applied, in principle, the functional currency must be used for at least 10 years. Only currencies listed by the European Central Bank qualify for the regime.

Inventories. Inventories are generally valued at the lower of cost or market value, but the last-in, first-out (LIFO) and the base stock methods of valuation are acceptable if certain conditions are fulfilled. Both of these methods make it possible to defer taxation of inventory profits. Valuation under the replacement-cost method is not accepted for tax purposes.

Provisions. Dutch law permits the creation of tax-free equalization and reinvestment reserves.

The equalization reserve may be established in anticipation of certain future expenditure that might otherwise vary considerably from year to year, such as ship maintenance, overhauling, pension payments or warranty costs.

If certain conditions are met, the tax book profit arising from the disposal of a tangible or intangible business asset may be carried forward and offset against the acquisition cost of a reinvestment asset. This is known as a reinvestment reserve. The reinvestment asset must be purchased within three years after the year in which the reinvestment reserve was established. If a reinvestment asset is not purchased within three years after the establishment of the reinvestment reserve, the amount in the reinvestment reserve is included in taxable income for corporate income tax purposes in the third year following the year in which the reinvestment reserve was established. The offset of the book profit may not reduce the book value of the reinvestment asset below the book value of the asset that was sold. An amount that cannot be offset as a result of the rule described in the preceding sentence may continue to be carried forward if the condition of the same economic function for the reinvestment does not apply (see below). If the depreciation period for the reinvestment asset is more than 10 years or if the reinvestment asset is not depreciable, the reinvestment asset must fulfill the same economic function as the asset that was sold. The condition of the same economic function for the reinvestment does not apply to reinvestment assets with a depreciation period of 10 years or less.

Participation exemption. All companies resident in the Netherlands (except qualified investment companies that are subject to a corporate income tax rate of 0%), including holding companies, are in principle exempt from Dutch corporation tax on all benefits connected with certain qualifying shareholdings (participations). Benefits include cash dividends, dividends-in-kind, bonus shares, "hidden" profit distributions and capital gains realized on disposal of the shareholding. A capital loss that might result from the disposal of the shareholding is similarly nondeductible (however, a liquidation loss of a subsidiary company may be deductible under certain circumstances).

The participation exemption applies to all (rights to) interests of 5% or more in the nominal paid-up capital of the subsidiary, unless the participation is a "portfolio investment" (determined through the motive test; see below). A less than 5% direct shareholding may be a qualifying participation if a related company owns an interest of at least 5% in the same subsidiary. If the shareholding is reduced to less than 5% (for example, as a result of a dilution or another event), the participation exemption may still apply for a period of three years from the date the 5% threshold is no longer met. A condition for applying the participation exemption during the three-year period is that the shareholding must have been owned by the Dutch shareholder for more than one year during which the Dutch shareholder was able to fully benefit from the Dutch participation exemption. If the participation can be considered a "portfolio investment" on a particular

date, the Dutch shareholder may no longer benefit from the participation exemption as of such date.

The motive test is applied to determine whether a participation is a "portfolio investment." In general, the motive test is met if the shares in the subsidiary are not merely held for the return that can be expected from normal asset management. In a limited number of specific situations, the participation is deemed to be held as a portfolio investment, which is generally determined based on the function, turnover, profit and assets of the subsidiary. However, even if the motive test is not met, the Dutch taxpayer may still benefit from the participation exemption if the reasonable tax test or the asset test is met.

The reasonable tax test is satisfied if the direct subsidiary is subject to a profit tax that results in a reasonable levy of profit tax in accordance with Dutch tax standards. Based on the parliamentary history, in principle, the local tax system needs to be compared with the Dutch tax system. The primary elements that are taken into account for this assessment are the tax base and the local statutory corporate income tax rate. In general, a statutory profit tax rate of at least 10% qualifies as a reasonable levy if no significant deviations exist between the local tax system and the Dutch tax system. Such significant deviations include, among others, a tax holiday, a cost-plus tax base with a limited cost base and the absence of anti-abuse limitation provisions with respect to the interest deduction.

The asset test is satisfied if less than half of the assets of the direct subsidiary usually consist of, directly or indirectly, low-taxed "free" portfolio investments on an aggregated basis. The portfolio investments are considered "free" if the investments are not used in the course of the business of the company or if the investments are part of certain intra-group transactions. Real estate and rights directly or indirectly related to real estate are excluded from the definition of a portfolio investment. As a result, the participation exemption normally applies to benefits from real estate participations.

Subject to prior approval of the Dutch tax authorities, a taxpayer can apply the participation exemption to the foreign-exchange results relating to financial instruments that hedge the foreign-exchange exposure on qualifying participations.

Compartmentalization reserve. Under rules that were introduced in 2013, companies claiming exemption from corporate income tax (under the 2007 revised participation exemption rules) for dividends received from foreign subsidiaries must apportion the income to the year in which it originated. It prevents companies from claiming the exemption on income originating from a non-exempt period (so-called compartmentalization rules). Under these rules, a taxpayer must create a fiscal "Compartmentalization reserve" if it holds a (share) interest in a company to which the participation exemption no longer applies and if the participation exemption did apply until that moment (and vice versa). Taxpayers should consult their Dutch tax advisors to obtain further details regarding these rules.

Hybrid loans. The participation exemption is not available for certain benefits derived from so-called hybrid loans. Under this

measure, the participation exemption does not apply to income derived from participations to the extent that the corresponding payments are, directly or indirectly, deductible at the level of the participation.

Tax depreciation. In principle, depreciation is based on historical cost, the service life of the asset and the residual value. Depreciation is limited on buildings, goodwill and other assets.

Buildings. Buildings (including the land and surroundings on which they were erected) can be depreciated only for as long as the tax book value does not drop below the threshold value. Buildings may not be depreciated to a tax book value lower than the threshold value. The threshold value of buildings held as a portfolio investment equals the value provided in the Law on Valuation of Real Estate (Wet Waardering Onroerende Zaken), known as the WOZ value. Effective from 1 January 2019, the threshold value of buildings used in the taxpayer's business or a related party's business equals 100% of the WOZ value. If a building that has been acquired before 1 January 2019 and that is less than three years old has been depreciated, a grandfathering rule applies, and it can be depreciated down to 50% of the WOZ value within three years. In principle, the WOZ value approximates the fair market value of the real estate. The local municipality determines the WOZ value annually. If the threshold value increases, tax depreciation that had been previously claimed is not recaptured.

Goodwill and other assets. Goodwill must be depreciated over a period of at least 10 years. As a result, the maximum annual depreciation rate is 10%. If the goodwill is useful for a longer period, this period must be taken into account. These rules apply only to acquired goodwill. Costs in relation to self-developed goodwill can be deducted when incurred. For other assets such as inventory, cars and computers, the depreciation is limited to an annual rate of 20% of historical cost.

Groups of companies. Under the Dutch fiscal unity regime, a group of companies can be treated as one taxpayer for Dutch tax purposes. The fiscal unity regime has the following characteristics:

- To elect a fiscal unity, among other requirements, Dutch taxpayers must be connected to each other through at least 95% of the entire legal and economic ownership of shares. A connection can be established through a common (indirect) parent company that is either a Dutch resident company that forms part of the fiscal unity itself, or a common (indirect) parent that is resident in an EU/EEA country. In the case of indirect ownership, the intermediate owner of the shares must also either be a Dutch resident company that forms part of the fiscal unity itself or a company resident in an EU/EEA country.
- Both Dutch and certain foreign companies may be included in a fiscal unity if their place of effective management is located in the Netherlands and if the foreign company is comparable to a Dutch bestoten vennootschap (BV) or naamloze vennootschap (NV).
- A permanent establishment in the Netherlands of a company with its effective management abroad may be included in, or can be the parent of, a fiscal unity.
- A subsidiary may be included in the fiscal unity from the date of acquisition or incorporation.

Advantages of such group treatment include the following:

- Losses of one subsidiary may be offset against profits of other members of the group.
- Reorganizations, including transfers of assets with hidden reserves from one company to another, have no direct fiscal consequences.
- Intercompany profits between members of a Dutch fiscal unity may be fully deferred.

Because only Dutch resident entities can be included in a Dutch fiscal unity and this can have several advantages, two cases were initiated at the European Court of Justice (ECJ). In these cases, the ECJ needed to decide whether the Dutch fiscal unity is in accordance with EU rules and the EU freedom of establishment. On 25 October 2017, the Advocate General (AG) of the ECJ of the EU issued an opinion with respect to these cases. According to the AG, some benefits should also be granted in cross-border situations. On 22 February 2018, the EU Court of Justice ruled that certain elements of the Dutch fiscal unity regime are violating EU law and the EU principle of freedom of establishment.

In response to the ECJ court case, the Dutch government introduced emergency legislation. Under this emergency legislation, certain tax rules (such as the interest deduction limitation rule to prevent base erosion, excessive participation debt rules and loss relief rules in case of a change in ownership) apply as if no fiscal unity exists. These measures have been implemented into law with retroactive effect from 1 January 2018.

Relief for losses. Losses of a company may be carried back one year and carried forward six years (previously nine years).

Losses incurred before 2019 are grandfathered and are available for nine years. Because certain losses would be available for nine years and certain for six years, the Dutch government has announced that losses incurred in 2019 will be used before losses incurred in 2017 and 2018 and losses incurred in 2020 will be used before losses incurred in 2018. Effective from 1 January 2019, there are no longer restrictions on losses incurred by holding and financing companies. However, restrictions on loss relief remain with respect to losses of holding and financing companies incurred before 2019. The restrictions apply to a company if holding activities and direct or indirect financing of related parties account for at least 90% of the company's activities during at least 90% of the financial year.

The Corporate Income Tax Act contains specific rules to combat the trade in so-called "loss companies." If 30% or more of the ultimate interests in a Dutch taxpayer changes among ultimate shareholders or is transferred to new shareholders, in principle, the losses of the company may not be offset against future profits. However, many exceptions to this rule exist (for example, the going-concern exception). The company has the burden of proof with respect to the applicability of the exemptions. A similar rule applies to companies with a reinvestment reserve and other attributes (such as tax credit carryforwards). With retroactive effect from 1 January 2018, the Dutch government has introduced legislation providing that these rules need to be applied as if no fiscal unity exists (if applicable).

D. Value-added tax

Value-added tax is imposed on goods delivered and services rendered in the Netherlands other than exempt goods and services. The general rate is 21%. Other rates are 0% and 9%.

E. Miscellaneous matters

Controlled foreign companies. Effective from January 2019, the Netherlands introduced the controlled foreign company (CFC) rule as outlined in the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive.

Under the Dutch regime, a foreign company or a permanent establishment qualifies as a CFC if both of the following conditions are satisfied:

- A Dutch taxpayer has a permanent establishment or an interest of more than 50% in a foreign company.
- The entity or branch is tax resident in a jurisdiction listed on the EU list of noncooperative jurisdictions (EU Blacklist) or in a low-tax jurisdiction (that is, a jurisdiction with a statutory corporate income tax rate below 9%).

The relevant EU Blacklisted jurisdictions and low-tax jurisdictions are published on a list issued annually by the Dutch government. If the above conditions are satisfied, the undistributed tainted profit of the CFC is to be included in the Dutch tax base on a pro rata basis. The income to be included in the Dutch tax base consists of specific tainted categories of passive income (dividends, interest, financial lease income, royalties and others). The CFC income is not included in the taxable income of the Dutch entity if the CFC's income does not consist of more than 70% of such passive income.

As an exception, the Dutch CFC rule does not apply if the CFC has "substantial economic activities." If the CFC satisfies the increased minimum substance requirements in its jurisdiction, this would be a presumption of proof that substantial economic activities are performed; however, this is not a safe harbor. These increased minimum substance requirements include, among others, the following salary costs' requirement and office space requirement:

- The salary costs of the relevant company must amount to at least EUR100,000 annually.
- The office space must be at the disposal of the relevant company for a period of at least 24 months.

Dutch intermediate companies. The Netherlands may be used as a base for intermediate companies. These are primarily holding companies, finance companies, licensing companies and leasing companies. Companies that perform these activities within a group must bear a certain level of risk with respect to these activities. A safe-harbor test involving a requirement with respect to minimum equity at risk determines whether sufficient risk is involved.

The Netherlands does not impose withholding tax on interest and royalty payments (see Section A). In addition, dividend withholding tax is typically reduced to 0% (see Section B). Because of the participation exemption (see Section C), a Dutch intermediate company is usually exempt from Dutch corporate tax on dividends from, and capital gains connected with, a foreign shareholding.

The Dutch government has announced that a conditional interest and royalty withholding tax will be introduced as of 2021. This tax will apply to interest and royalty payments to companies tax resident in a jurisdiction with a low tax rate or a jurisdiction listed on the EU Blacklist.

Dutch tax law contains substance requirements for companies principally engaged in intercompany financing and/or licensing activities. Dutch companies that claim the benefits of a tax treaty or EU Directive (treaty benefits) must now declare in their annual corporate income tax return whether the taxpayer meets a defined set of substance requirements. If one or more of these requirements are not met and if the company has claimed the benefits of a tax treaty, the Dutch tax authorities notify the foreign tax authorities. This is a simple notification. It is up to the foreign tax authorities to take action regarding this notification. Taxpayers should consult their Dutch tax advisors to discuss these rules in more detail.

Ultimate Beneficial Owner Register. Based on the Anti-Money Laundering Directive, which the Netherlands implemented on 25 July 2018, EU member states are required to register the ultimate owner or stakeholder of corporate and legal entities incorporated in their territory in the Ultimate Beneficial Owner Register.

Foreign-exchange controls. No real restrictions are imposed on the movement of funds into and out of the Netherlands.

Debt-to-equity rules and other restrictions on deductibility of interest

Statutory thin-capitalization rules. Effective from 1 January 2013, the statutory thin-capitalization rules were abolished. However, the Dutch government has introduced legislation, effective from 1 January 2019, providing that tier-1 capital (a bank's core capital) is no longer qualified as debt from a Dutch tax perspective and therefore the payments under tier-1 capital are qualified as dividend payments (and therefore no longer deductible). This applies for tax years starting on or after 1 January 2019 and also applies to tier-1 capital issued before 1 January 2019.

In addition, effective from 1 January 2020, the Dutch government has introduced an interest deduction limitation rule for banks and insurance companies, which limits the deductibility of interest expenses to the extent that the amount of debt exceeds 92% of the balance of the taxpayer.

Other anti-base erosion provisions. The deduction of interest paid, including related costs and currency exchange results, by a Dutch company on a related-party loan is in principle disallowed to the extent that the loan relates to any of the following transactions:

- Dividend distributions or repayments of capital by the taxpayer or by a related Dutch company to a related company or a related individual resident in the Netherlands
- Capital contributions by the taxpayer, by a related Dutch company or by a related individual resident in the Netherlands into a related company
- The acquisition or extension of an interest by the taxpayer, by a related Dutch company or by a related individual resident in the Netherlands in a company that is related to the taxpayer after this acquisition or extension

This interest deduction limitation does not apply if either of the following conditions is satisfied:

- The loan and the related transaction are primarily based on business considerations. Effective from 1 January 2018, Dutch tax law specifically states that the test as to whether the loan is predominantly business driven and based on business considerations should be satisfied for both loans to related entities and loans that can be indirectly linked to third parties.
- At the level of the creditor, the interest on the loan is subject to a tax on income or profits that results in a levy of at least 10% on a tax base determined under Dutch standards. In addition, such interest income may not be set off against losses incurred in prior years or benefit from other forms or types of relief that were available when the loan was obtained. In addition, the loan may not be obtained in anticipation of losses or other types of relief that arise in the year in which the loan was granted or in the near future. Furthermore, even if the income is subject to a levy of at least 10% on a tax base determined under Dutch standards at the level of the creditor, interest payments are not deductible if the tax authorities can demonstrate it to be likely that the loan or the related transaction is not primarily based on business considerations.

Hybrid loans. Interest expense incurred on loans that are (deemed) to function as equity for Dutch tax purposes is not deductible and may be subject to Dutch dividend withholding tax.

Acquisition interest limitation. Effective from 1 January 2019, the acquisition interest limitation rules are abolished.

Participation interest limitation. Effective from 1 January 2019, the participation interest limitation rules are abolished.

Earning stripping interest limitation rule. Effective from 1 January 2019, the Netherlands introduced the 30% Earnings Before Interest, Tax, Depreciation and Amortization (EBITDA) rule in line with the interest deduction limitation rules as outlined in the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive. This rule is effective for tax years starting on or after 1 January 2019. The earning stripping rule is a general limitation of the deduction of the net balance of interest paid and interest received, under which the deduction is limited to 30% of the EBITDA. This rule is applied at the level of the Dutch fiscal unity, taking into account the taxable EBTIDA of the fiscal unity.

The Netherlands have taken the following approach in implementing the 30% EBITDA rule:

- The earning stripping rule does not contain a group escape.
- The threshold for deductible interest is set at EUR1 million.

No grandfathering is available for existing loans. Any nondeductible interest expenses can be carried forward and will be available to offset future taxable income in other years (to the extent that a taxpayer has sufficient EBITDA). Effective from 1 January 2020, specific rules to combat the trade in so-called "interest companies" have been introduced. If 30% or more of the ultimate interests in a Dutch taxpayer changes among ultimate shareholders or is transferred to new shareholders, in principle, similar to losses, the carryforward of nondeductible interest expenses of the company can become restricted.

Transfer pricing. The Dutch tax law includes the arm's-length principle (codified in the Corporate Income Tax Act) and contains specific transfer-pricing documentation requirements. Transactions between associated enterprises (controlled transactions) must be documented. Such documentation should include a description of the terms of the controlled transactions, the entities (and permanent establishments) involved and a thorough analysis of the socalled five comparability factors (both from the perspective of the controlled transactions and companies and uncontrolled transactions and companies), of which the functional analysis is the most important. The documentation must establish how transfer prices were determined and provide a basis for determining whether the terms of the intercompany transactions would have been adopted if the parties were unrelated. If such information is not available on request in the case of an audit or litigation, the burden of proof with respect to the arm's-length nature of the transfer prices shifts to the taxpayer. Also, the taxpayer is exposed to possible noncompliance penalty charges. Taxpayers can use the Dutch transferpricing decrees for guidance. These decrees provide the Dutch interpretation of the OECD transfer-pricing guidelines.

Additional transfer-pricing requirements in the Dutch tax law took effect on 1 January 2016. In line with the OECD's report on Action 13 of the BEPS plan, new standards for transfer-pricing documentation were introduced. These new standards consist of a three-tiered structure for transfer-pricing documentation that includes a master file, a local file and a template for a Country-by-Country (CbC) Report.

The CbC Report applies to Dutch tax resident entities that are members of a multinational enterprise (MNE) group with consolidated group turnover exceeding EUR750 million in the tax year preceding the tax year to which the CbC Report applies. In addition, Dutch tax resident entities of a MNE group also have to prepare a master file and a local file if the group has consolidated group turnover exceeding EUR50 million in the tax year preceding the tax year for which the tax return applies.

A Dutch tax resident that is a member of a MNE group must notify the Dutch tax authorities as to which entity within the MNE group will file the CbC Report by the last day of the reporting year (for example, if the reporting year is the calendar year, a notification must be filed by 31 December 2019). This is a recurring requirement.

The Dutch government has also issued further guidance on the master, local file and CbC reporting requirements through Ministerial Regulations. Taxpayers should consult their Dutch tax advisors to discuss these rules in more detail in order to ensure that they are compliant with their reporting and documentation obligations.

APAs can be concluded with the Dutch tax authorities with respect to transfer pricing (see Section B).

Anti-hybrid mismatch rules. Effective from 1 January 2020, the Netherlands has introduced anti-hybrid rules to comply with the second part of the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive to tackle hybrid mismatches between affiliated entities.

Hybrid mismatches targeted. The legislation contains provisions to target hybrid mismatches between affiliated entities resulting from the following:

- · Hybrid entities
- Hybrid financial statements
- Hybrid permanent establishments
- Hybrid transfers
- Imported mismatches
- Dual residency cases

Affiliated entities. The anti-hybrid rules apply only in case of mismatches between affiliated entities or in a so-called structured arrangement. Entities are affiliated if (directly or indirectly) a percentage of 25% is held or if they are part of an affiliated group. This latter criterion depends on facts and circumstances, but parliamentary proceedings refer to coordinated decisions. If entities are not affiliated but have made an arrangement with a double deduction or a "deduction no inclusion" (see Neutralization of hybrid mismatch benefit) aimed at obtaining a tax benefit (a so-called "structured arrangement"), the anti-hybrid rules also apply.

Neutralization of hybrid mismatch benefit. A hybrid mismatch may result in a deductible payment while the corresponding income is not taxed at the level of the affiliated entity ("deduction no inclusion"). In case of deduction no inclusion, the primary anti-hybrid rule is to disallow deduction of the payment, neutralizing the previous benefit of the corresponding income not being taxed. If the primary rule does not tackle the mismatch, the secondary rule is to tax the corresponding income at the level of the (deemed) Dutch recipient, neutralizing the mismatch.

In case of a hybrid mismatch resulting in a double deduction of the same payment, the primary rule is to neutralize the double deduction benefit by disallowing the deduction of the affiliated entity in the other state. If the primary rule does not tackle the mismatch, the secondary rule is to disallow the deduction in the Netherlands.

For the avoidance of double taxation, the anti-hybrid rules are applied on a pro rata basis. In case of a deduction no inclusion, if part of the income is included at the level of the recipient, the anti-hybrid rules do not apply to this part of the income. In case of timing differences with respect to income recognition, rules for avoidance of double taxation apply.

In case of deduction no inclusion with respect to a payment by a hybrid entity, a deduction no inclusion with respect to an exemption for permanent establishments or a double deduction, the deduction of the payment at the level of the taxpayer is not disallowed if the deductible expense is set of against income that is included in the taxable basis of both the taxpayer and the affiliated entity (so-called "double income inclusion").

Hybrid permanent establishments. In case of a hybrid permanent establishment, whereby the Netherlands sees a permanent establishment and the other jurisdiction does not regard a permanent establishment to be in existence in its jurisdiction, the Dutch object exemption (exempting income from a permanent establishment) does not apply to this income.

Imported mismatches. In case a hybrid mismatch in another jurisdiction is shifted into the Netherlands using a non-hybrid instrument, the anti-hybrid rules may apply to the non-hybrid instrument in the Netherlands. This could result in a disallowance of a deduction in the Netherlands on a non-hybrid instrument if there is a direct connection with the hybrid mismatch with another jurisdiction and if the mismatch is not resolved under local anti-hybrid legislation.

Transfer-pricing corrections. Transfer-pricing corrections are only in scope of the anti-hybrid rules to the extent that the corrections are deemed to arise from a hybrid mismatch arrangement. Transfer-pricing mismatches arising from a different application of transfer-pricing principles between jurisdictions do not fall within the scope of the rules.

Administrative obligations. Dutch corporate income taxpayers must include information in its administration (bookkeeping or business administration) to substantiate whether a payment is considered deductible under these rules, among others. If such information is not included in its administration, documentation requirements are not met and deductions of payments may not be granted.

Reverse hybrid entities. As of 1 January 2022, reverse hybrid entities incorporated under the laws of the Netherlands can become subject to Dutch corporate income tax. A reverse hybrid entity is an entity that is transparent for Dutch tax purposes but not transparent for purposes of the other jurisdiction (for example, the Dutch commanditaire vennootschap or CV). The Netherlands will follow the qualification of the entity from the majority of the shareholders in the entity. If more than 50% of the shareholders regard the entity as non-transparent, the entity will become subject to Dutch corporate income tax.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under Dutch domestic law.

	Dividends (a) %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	0/5 (b)(t)	0	0
Algeria	0/5/15 (c)(hh)	0	0
Argentina	10 (b)	0	0
Armenia	0/5 (c)(u)	0	0
Aruba	5/7.5 (b)(aa)	0	0
Australia	15	0	0
Austria	0/5 (b)(g)	0	0
Azerbaijan	5/10 (s)	0	0
Bahrain	0 (c)	0	0
Bangladesh	10 (c)	0	0
Barbados	0 (c)	0	0
Belarus	0/5 (b)(p)	0	0
Belgium	0/5 (c)(g)	0	0
Bonaire, St. Eustatius and Saba			
(BES-Islands)	0 (c)	0	0
Brazil	15	0	0

	1	VEIHEKLA	NDS 1107
	Dividends (a) %	Interest %	Royalties %
Bulgaria	0/5 (b)(g)	0	0
Canada	5 (b)	0	0
China Mainland	5 (b)	0	0
Croatia	0 (c)	0	0
Curação	0/5/15 (c)(bb)	0	0
Czech Republic	$0/10 \ (b)(g)$	0	0
Denmark	0 (c)(g)	0	0
Egypt	0 (b)	0	0
Estonia	0/5 (b)(g)	0	0
Ethiopia	5/15 (cc)	0	0
Finland	0 (f)(g)	0	0
France	0/5 (b)(g)	0	0
Georgia	0/5 (c)(o)	0	0
Germany	0/5 (c)(g)	0	0
Ghana	5/10 (c)	0	0
Greece	0/5 (b)(g)	0	0
Hong Kong SAR	0/10 (q)	0	0
Hungary	0/5 (b)(g)	0	0
Iceland	0 (c)(g)	0	0
India	5/10/15 (c)(k)	0	0
Indonesia	5 (b)(gg)	0	0
Ireland	0 (b)(g)	0	0
Israel	5 (b)	0	0
Italy	0/5/10 (c)(g)(ff)	0	0
Japan	0/5 (c)(v)	0	0
Jordan	0/5 (c)(1)	0	0
Kazakhstan	0/5 (c)(v)	0	0
Korea (South)	10 (b)	0	0
Kuwait	0 (c)	0	0
Latvia	0/5 (b)(g)	0	0
Lithuania	0/5 (b)(g)	0	0
Luxembourg	0/2.5 (b)(g)	0	0
Malaysia	0 (b)	0	0
Malta	0/5 (b)(g)	0	0
Mexico	5 (c)	0	0
Moldova	0/5 (b)(r)	0	0
Morocco	10 (b)	0	0
New Zealand	15	0	0
Nigeria	12.5 (c)	0	0
North Macedonia	0 (c)	0	0
Norway	0 (b)(g)	0	0
Oman Pakistan	0 (c)	0	0
Panama	10 (b) 0/15 (e)	0	0
Philippines		0	0
Poland	$\frac{10 \text{ (c)}}{0.5 \text{ (c)}(\alpha)}$	0	0
	0/5 (c)(g) 0/10 (g)	0	0
Portugal		0	0
Qatar Romania	0 (h) 0/5 (c)(g)	0	0
Russian Federation	5/15 (b)(m)	0	0
Saudi Arabia	5 (c)	0	0
Singapore	0 (b)	0	0
Sint Maarten	0/5/15 (c)(bb)	0	0
Slovak Republic	0/10 (b)(g)	0	0
210 rail Tepuolic	0,10 (0)(5)	0	v

	Dividends (a) %	Interest %	Royalties %
Slovenia	0/5 (c)(g)	0	0
South Africa	0/5 (c)(dd)	0	0
Spain	0/5 (g)(ee)	0	0
Sri Lanka	10 (b)	0	0
Suriname	7.5 (b)	0	0
Sweden	0 (b)(g)	0	0
Switzerland	0 (c)	0	0
Taiwan	10	0	0
Thailand	5 (b)	0	0
Tunisia	0 (c)	0	0
Turkey	5 (b)	0	0
Uganda	0/5(z)	0	0
Ukraine	0/5 (d)(r)	0	0
USSR (i)	15	0	0
United Arab			
Emirates	5 (c)	0	0
United Kingdom	0 (c)(g)	0	0
United States	0/5 (c)(y)	0	0
Uzbekistan	0/5 (b)(x)	0	0
Venezuela	0/10 (b)(w)	0	0
Vietnam	5/7 (b)(n)	0	0
Yugoslavia (j)	5 (b)	0	0
Zambia	5 (b)	0	0
Zimbabwe	10 (b)	0	0
Non-treaty jurisdictions	15	0	0

- (a) The dividend withholding tax rates in this table are based on the lowest available treaty rates.
- (b) The rate is increased to 15% (China Mainland, Czech Republic, Slovak Republic and Venezuela, 10%) if the recipient is not a corporation owning at least 25% of the distributing company.
- The rate is increased to 15% (or other rate as indicated below) if the recipient is not a corporation owning at least 10% of the distributing company. Bahrain 10% Kuwait 10% South Africa Ghana 10% Oman 10% United Arab Emirates 10% 10% Saudi Arabia 10%
- (d) The treaty withholding rate is increased to 15% if the recipient is not a corporation owning at least 20% of the distributing company.
- (e) The treaty withholding rate is increased to 15% if the recipient is not a corporation owning at least 15% of the distributing company and if other conditions are met.
- (f) The treaty withholding rate is increased to 15% if the recipient is not a corporation owning at least 5% of the distributing company.
- (g) A dividend withholding tax exemption is available to EU/EEA member state resident investors (who are not treated as a resident outside the EU/EEA under a tax treaty between the EU/EEA state and a third state) holding an interest in a Dutch dividend distributing entity that would qualify for participation exemption benefits. For this purpose, the EEA is limited to the countries of Iceland, Liechtenstein and Norway. The withholding tax exemption does not apply if the foreign shareholder fulfills a similar function as a Netherlands fiscal investment company or tax-exempt investment company. No minimum holding period applies.
- (h) The treaty withholding rate is increased to 10% if the recipient is not a corporation owning at least 7.5% of the distributing company.
- The former USSR tax treaty continues to apply to Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan and Turkmenistan.
- The former Yugoslavia tax treaty continues to apply to Bosnia and Herzegovina, Kosovo, Montenegro and Serbia.
- (k) The treaty withholding rate is 15% but contains a most-favorite-nation clause. The 10% rate is based on the treaty withholding rate with Germany. The 5% rate is based on the treaty withholding rate with Slovenia and requires ownership of at least 10% of the distributing company.

- The 0% rate applies if the recipient is exempt from tax on the dividend.
- (m) The 5% rate applies if the recipient has invested at least EUR75,000 in the capital of the distributing company and has an interest of at least 25% in the distributing company.
- (n) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 50% of the distributing company or has invested more than USD10 million, or the equivalent in local currency, in the distributing company. The 7% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 25% but less than 50% of the distributing company and if, under the provisions of the Netherlands Corporate Income Tax Act and future amendments thereto, a company that is a resident of the Netherlands is not charged to Netherlands corporate income tax with respect to dividends received by the company from a company that is a resident of Vietnam.
- (o) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 50% of the distributing company and has invested more than USD2 million or the equivalent in euro or Georgian currency in the capital of the distributing company.
- (p) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is a corporation that owns at least 50% of the distributing company and has invested EUR250,000 in the share capital of the distributing company or if the recipient is a corporation owning at least 25% of the shares of the distributing company and the capital of the distributing company is guaranteed or insured by the government.
- (q) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the distributing company and if certain other conditions are met. Please consult your Dutch tax advisor for further details.
- (r) The 0% rate applies if either of the following circumstances exists:
 - The recipient of the dividends owns at least 50% of the distributing company, and the recipient has invested at least USD300,000, or the equivalent in local currency, in the capital of the distributing company.
 - The investment of the recipient of the dividends in the capital of the company paying the dividends is guaranteed or insured by the government of the other contracting state, the central bank of the other contracting state or any agency or instrumentality (including a financial institution) owned or controlled by that government.
- (s) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and has invested at least EUR200,000 in the capital of the distributing company.
- (t) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 50% of the capital of the distributing company that is wholly or partly divided into shares and if the beneficial owner has invested more than USD250,000 in the capital of the distributing company.
- (u) The 0% rate applies if the profits out of which the dividends are paid have been effectively taxed at the normal rate for profits tax and if the dividends are exempt from tax in the hands of the company receiving such dividends.
- (v) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that has directly or indirectly owned shares representing at least 50% of the voting power of the distributing company for the six-month period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined and if other conditions are met.
- (w) The 10% rate applies if, according to the law in force in Venezuela, taxation of the dividends in Venezuela results in a tax burden of less than 10% of the gross amount of the dividends.
- (x) The 0% rate applies if under the provisions of the Netherlands Company Tax Act and the future amendments thereto, a company that is a resident of the Netherlands is not charged to Netherlands company tax with respect to dividends the company receives from a company that is a resident of Uzbekistan.
- (y) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is a company that directly owns shares representing 80% or more of the voting power in the payer of the dividends and if other conditions are met. The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the voting power of the payer of the dividends.
- (z) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is a company owning at least 50% of the distributing company with respect to investments made, including increases of investments, after the entry into force of this treaty on 10 September 2006. The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that owns less than 50% of the distributing company. The competent authorities of the contracting states regulate in an agreement the application of the reduced rates.
- (aa) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividend is subject to profit taxation at a rate of at least 5.5%.

- (bb) Under the new bilateral tax arrangements between the Netherlands and Curaçao and Sint Maarten, the reduced rate of 0% is available if certain requirements are met. If the conditions are not met, a 15% withholding tax rate should apply. However, under grandfathering rules, a 5% withholding tax rate applies for existing situations until the end of the 2019 financial year.
- (cc) These are the rates under a new tax treaty between the Netherlands and Ethiopia, which was signed on 10 August 2012. The effective dates are 1 January 2017 for the Netherlands (including the BES-Islands) and 8 July 2017 for Ethiopia. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends holds at least 10% of the capital of the distributing company or is a pension fund.
- pension fund.

 (dd) The treaty withholding rate is 5% but contains a most-favorite-nation clause. The 0% rate is based on a ruling from a Dutch district court and the Netherlands' treaties with Kuwait and Sweden. The court ruling provides an opportunity to apply a dividend withholding tax exemption under the Netherlands-South Africa tax treaty if the corporate shareholder holds at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (ee) The 5% treaty withholding tax rate applies if either of the following circumstances exists:
 - The receiving company owns 50% or more of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
 - The receiving company owns 25% or more of the capital of the company paying the dividends, provided that at least one other company that is a resident of Spain also owns 25% or more of that capital.
 Otherwise, the rate is increased to 15%.
- (ff) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends owned at least 50% of the distributing company for a period of 12 months preceding the date on which the dividends are declared.
- (gg) A 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a pension fund that is recognized and controlled according to the statutory provisions of Indonesia and if the income of the pension fund is generally exempt from tax.
- (hh) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a pension fund.

The Netherlands is in continuous negotiations with other countries to conclude new tax treaties or amend existing ones. The Netherlands concluded new tax treaties with Iran and Ireland during 2019; however, the treaties had not yet entered into force as of 1 January 2020. During 2019, the Netherlands continued discussions with Andorra, Australia, Austria, Bangladesh, Belgium, Brazil, Bulgaria, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Ecuador, Egypt, France, Georgia, India, Indonesia, Iraq, Kyrgyzstan, Lichtenstein, Moldova, Morocco, Mozambique, New Zealand, Nigeria, Pakistan, the Philippines, Poland, Portugal, Senegal, Spain, Sri Lanka, Switzerland, Uganda, Uruguay, the United States, Vietnam and Zimbabwe.

)

)

New Caledonia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Email: anne.saudeau.faivre@ey-avocats.com

Nouméa		GMT +11
EY EY Société d'Avocats 9 ter rue Jules Garnier Immeuble le Bay View Baie de l'Orphelinat BP 9087 98807 Nouméa Cedex New Caledonia	+687 29-10-70	
Principal Tax Contact		
Anne Saudeau-Faivre	+687 29-10-70 Mobile: +687 53-90-71	

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	15/30/35 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	15/25/30 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	` ′
Dividends	18 (b)
Interest	8 (b)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	0
Branch Withholding Tax	18 (c)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited

- (a) For resident companies, surtaxes are imposed on the corporate income tax. For further information and for details concerning these rates, see Section B.
- (b) This is the withholding tax rate under New Caledonia domestic law. The New Caledonia-France tax treaty may reduce or eliminate the withholding tax. For further information, see Section B.
- (c) Profits derived in New Caledonia by branches of nonresident companies are deemed to be distributed, normally resulting in a branch withholding tax of 18% on after-tax income. This tax may be reduced or eliminated by a tax treaty.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate tax. The taxation of New Caledonian companies is based on a territorial principle. As a result, New Caledonian companies carrying on a trade or business outside New Caledonia are generally not taxed in New Caledonia on the related profits and cannot take into account the related losses. Profits derived in New Caledonia by branches of nonresident companies are deemed to be distributed, normally resulting in a branch withholding tax of 18% on after-tax income. It may be reduced or eliminated by a tax treaty.

Rates of corporate tax. The standard corporate tax rate is 30%. A higher corporate tax rate of 35% applies to companies related to the mining industry. A reduced corporate tax rate of 15% applies

to taxable income not exceeding XPF5 million of small or medium enterprises if the following conditions are met:

- The turnover of the company is less than XPF200 million.
- At least 75% of the company is owned by individuals.
- The share capital of the company is entirely paid up.

An Additional Social Contribution (Contribution Sociale Additionnelle) is due from companies other than companies engaging in mining activities that have taxable income of more than XPF200 million. The following are the progressive tax rates:

- Taxable income between XPF200 million and XPF300 million: a 5% rate applies
- Taxable income between XPF300 million and XPF400 million: a 10% rate applies
- Taxable income above XPF400 million: a 15% rate applies

The contribution is not tax deductible, and no tax credit can offset the contribution.

Under certain conditions, mining activities companies are entitled to income tax exemptions or rebates during the construction and exploitation phases of the project.

Tax incentives. Mining companies may benefit from various tax incentives for mining or metallurgical investments projects in New Caledonia under the New Caledonian Tax Code and the French Tax Code.

Other tax incentives exist for investments in certain sectors, such as tourism, new energy sources and hotels.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived from the sale of fixed assets are divided into short-term and long-term gains.

Short-term capital gains are gains derived from the sale of fixed assets that have been held for less than two years and parts of the gains on depreciable assets that have been held for more than two years that corresponds to the depreciation. Short-term capital gains are subject to corporate income tax at the normal 30% rate. Taxation may be spread over three years.

Long-term capital gains are taxed at rates of 15% (mainly sales of non-depreciable assets held for more than two years and sales of patents) and 25% for gains deriving from construction property and shares of companies whose main assets consist of land and buildings.

The 15% and 25% reduced rates are subject to the condition that the company allocates, respectively, 85% and 75%, of the capital gains to a special long-term gains reserve. Any distribution of such a long-term gains reserve is added back to taxable income in order for the distribution to be subject to the 30% normal tax rate.

Short-term capital losses are deductible for the purposes of calculating taxable income. Long-term capital losses can be offset against long-term capital gains in the following 10 tax periods. **Administration.** In general, companies must file a tax return within four months following the end of their financial year.

Corporate income tax is prepaid in two installments that are payable by the end of the 7th and 11th months of the financial year. They are calculated based on 1/3 of corporate income tax paid the previous tax year. The balance of corporate tax is due four months after the end of the financial year. The rules governing the payment of corporate income tax also apply to the payment of the Contribution Sociale Additionnelle.

In general, late payment and late filing are subject to a 10% penalty. If additional tax is payable as a result of a reassessment of tax, interest is charged at 0.4% per month (4.8% per year). Many specific rules apply to interest and penalties.

Dividends. Dividends received from resident companies are exempt from tax. Dividends received from nonresident companies are subject to corporate income tax at the standard rate based on the gross amount of dividends. Any withholding tax levied in the source country gives rise to a tax credit.

Distributions of dividends are subject to an 18% withholding tax, which is the Tax on Income Derived from Securities (Impôt sur le Revenu des Valeurs Mobilières, or IRVM). This withholding tax applies to dividends paid to resident and nonresident companies and individuals. However, the New Caledonia-France double tax treaty reduces the rate to 5% for companies and 15% for individuals.

If the recipient is a New Caledonian company, IRVM is not due for the portion of profits corresponding to dividends initially received by the distributing company from which IRVM was withheld.

Distributions are also subject to the Social Caledonian Contribution (Contribution Calédonienne de Solidarité, or CCS) at the rates of 2% for residents and 5% for nonresidents. This contribution is not withheld at source. A return together with a payment is required.

Effective from 1 January 2015, a 3% Additional Contribution to Corporate Income Tax (Contribution Additionnelle à l'Impôt sur les Sociétés, or CAIS) is levied on the gross amount of distributions of dividends in excess of XPF30 million. This contribution is not withheld at source. A return together with a payment is required.

Withholding taxes on interest and royalties. Under New Caledonia domestic law, interest income received from New Caledonian resident companies and New Caledonian permanent establishments on their deposits, intragroup loans when the beneficiary is a resident company and current accounts, is subject to the Withholding Tax on Receivables, Deposits and Guarantees (Impôt sur le Revenu des Créances, Dépôts et Cautionnement, or IRCDC) at a rate of 8% of the gross revenue. CCS at a rate of 2% is also due. Some exclusions are provided, including current accounts financing real estate operations.

Interest charged on loans to a nonresident company is not subject to IRCDC.

No withholding tax is levied on royalties.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The assessment is based on financial statements prepared according to accepted accounting principles, subject to certain adjustments.

Deductibility of interest. In general, interest payments are fully deductible. However, certain restrictions are imposed.

Interest accrued by a New Caledonian entity with respect to loans from its direct shareholders may be deducted from the borrower's taxable income only if the share capital of the borrower is fully paid-up. In addition, the deduction of interest paid to shareholders is denied to the extent the interest rate exceeds the greater of the following:

- Legal interest rate in force for the period in which the interest is due, as provided in Article L.313-2 of the French Financial and Monetary Code (FFMC)
- Legal interest rate in force for the period in which the interest is due, as provided in Article L.313-2 of the FFMC plus 3%, but not to exceed 5%

In addition, interest paid to a nonresident company that is domiciled or established in a jurisdiction where it benefits from a privileged tax regime (that is, the taxation of the company is less than 50% of the taxation in New Caledonia) is deductible only if the debtor provides evidence that the expenditure corresponds to actual transactions and that the expenditure is not abnormal or exaggerated in nature.

Inventories. Inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or market value. Cost must be determined under a weighted average cost price method. A first-in, first-out basis is also generally acceptable, but a last-in, first-out basis is not permitted.

Reserves. In determining accounting profit, companies must book certain reserves, such as reserves for a decrease in the value of assets, risk of loss or expenses. These reserves are normally deductible for tax purposes.

Capital allowances. Assets are depreciated using the straight-line method or the declining-balance method.

Tax credit for research and development. To encourage investments in research and development (R&D), a tax credit for R&D expenditure has been enacted through Law No. 2020-2, dated 20 January 2020 (Section Lp 37-16 of the New Caledonian Tax Code).

The tax credit equals 30% of qualifying expenses related to R&D operations (qualifying expenses are depreciation of fixed assets used in a research activity and staff expenses related to research). The credit is capped at XPF5 million. It applies to expenses incurred between 1 January 2020 and 31 December 2023.

Relief for tax losses. Losses incurred may be carried forward indefinitely. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. New Caledonia does not have a tax group regime.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax

General Consumption Tax (Taxe
Générale sur la Consommation, or
TGC)

Business license fees
(fixed and variable); the variable fee
corresponds to 1.2% of the Cost,
Insurance, Freight [CIF] value of
imports of the company

Various
Registration duty

Registration duty

Registration duty

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in New Caledonia is the CFP franc (XPF).

No specific exchange-control regulations are imposed in New Caledonia.

Payments to residents of tax havens. Under Article 21VI of the New Caledonian Tax Code, specified payments that are paid or payable by individuals or legal persons domiciled or established in New Caledonia to individuals or legal persons who are domiciled or established outside New Caledonia in a jurisdiction where they benefit from a privileged tax regime (that is, the taxation of which is less than 50% of that in New Caledonia) are deductible only if the debtor provides evidence that the payments correspond to actual transactions and that are not abnormal or exaggerated in nature. The following are the specified payments:

- Interest payments
- Other income from bonds, receivables and deposits
- Royalties for the assignment or grant of operating licenses, patents, trademarks, processes or manufacturing formulas and similar rights
- Remuneration for services

Reorganizations. On election by the companies involved, mergers, spin-offs, split-offs and dissolutions without liquidation may qualify for a special rollover regime.

F. Tax treaty

New Caledonia's only tax treaty is with France. Under the provisions of this tax treaty, dividends are taxable at source at a maximum rate of 5% (if the beneficiary is a corporation) or 15% (if the recipient is an individual). Interest expenses are not subject to withholding tax in the source state. Royalties are subject to a maximum 10% withholding tax.

In addition, under the tax treaty between France and Canada, France includes New Caledonia. Consequently, the treaty applies to New Caledonia. Dividends are taxable at source at a maximum rate of 15% or 5% (if the beneficiary is a corporation holding more than 10% of the distributing company). Interest expenses are subject to withholding tax in the source state at a maximum rate of 10% or 0% in certain cases. Royalties are subject to a withholding tax in the source state at a maximum rate of 10% or 0% in certain cases.

New Zealand

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Auckland GMT +12

Ernst & Young Limited +64 (9) 377-4790
Mail address: Fax: +64 (9) 309-8137

P.O. Box 2146 Auckland 1140 New Zealand

Street address: 2 Takutai Square Britomart Auckland 1010 New Zealand

Principal Tax Contact

★ Matthew Hanley, Mobile: +64 (27) 489-9279 Country Tax Leader Email: matthew.hanley@nz.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Darren White

Paul Dunne Mobile: +64 (21) 285-2865

Email: paul.dunne@nz.ey.com

Aaron Quintal Mobile: +64 (27) 489-9029 Email: aaron.quintal@nz.ey.com

Mobile: +64 (27) 489-9102

Email: darren.white@nz.ey.com
Richard Williams Mobile: +64 (27) 489-9034

Mobile: +64 (27) 489-9034 Email: richard.williams@nz.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory and International Tax and Transaction Services – Transfer

Pricing

Dean Madsen Mobile: +64 (27) 381-5267

Email: dean.madsen@nz.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness

Dean Madsen

Mobile: +64 (27) 381-5267 Email: dean.madsen@nz.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Brad Wheeler Mobile: +64 (21) 228-5490
Email: brad.wheeler@nz.ey.com

Jessica Pritchard Mobile: +64 (21) 243-0135

Email: jessica.pritchard@nz.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Rohini Ram Mobile: +64 (27) 489-9917

Email: rohini.ram@nz.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Paul Smith Mobile: +64 (27) 489 9866

Email: paul.smith@nz.ey.com

Legal Services - Ernst & Young Law Ltd

Kirsty Keating Mobile: +64 (27) 489-9090

Email: kirsty.keating@nz.ey.com

Christchurch GMT +12

Ernst & Young Limited

Mail address: P.O. Box 2091 Christchurch 8140 +64 (3) 379-1870 Fax: +64 (3) 379-8288

New Zealand Street address:

Level 4/93 Cambridge Terrace Christchurch Central

Christchurch 8013 New Zealand

Principal Tax Contact

★ Ben Willems

Mobile: +64 (27) 489-9547 Email: ben.willems@nz.ey.com

+64 (4) 499-4888

Fax: +64 (4) 495-7400

Wellington GMT +12

ΕY

Mail address: P.O. Box 490

Wellington 6140 New Zealand

Street address: Majestic Centre

100 Willis Street Wellington 6011 New Zealand

Principal Tax Contact and Business Tax Advisory

★ Craig Riddle Mobile: +64 (27) 489-9389

Email: craig.riddle@nz.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Raymond Yee Mobile: +64 (27) 489-9324 Email: raymond.yee@nz.ey.com

A. At a glance

710 710 a granios	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	28
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0
Branch Tax Rate (%)	28
Withholding Tax (%)	
Nonresidents	
Dividends	30 (a)
Interest	15 (b)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	15 (c)
Payments to Contractors	15 (d)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Residents	
Dividends	33 (e)
Interest	33 (f)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited (g)

(a) This is a final tax. If dividends are fully imputed (see Section B), the rate is reduced to 15% (for cash dividends) or to 0% (for all non-cash dividends and for cash dividends if nonresident recipients have direct voting interests of at least 10% or if a tax treaty reduces the New Zealand tax rate below 15%). The rate is also reduced to 15% to the extent that imputation credits are passed on to foreign investors through the payment of supplementary dividends under the foreign investor tax credit regime.

- This is a final tax if the recipient is not associated with the payer. For an associated person, this is a minimum tax (the recipient must report the income on its annual tax return, but it may not obtain a refund if the tax withheld exceeds the tax that would otherwise be payable on its taxable income). Under the Income Tax Act, associated persons include the following:
 - Any two companies in which the same persons have a voting interest of at least 50% and, in certain circumstances, a market value interest of at least 50% in each of the companies
 - Two companies that are under the control of the same persons
 - · Any company and any other person (other than a company) that has a voting interest of at least 25% and, in certain circumstances, a market value interest of at least 25% in the company

Interest paid by an approved issuer on a registered security to a non-associated person is subject only to an approved issuer levy (AIL) of 2% of the interest payable. An AIL rate of 0% applies to interest paid to nonresidents on certain widely offered and widely held corporate bonds that are denominated in New Zealand currency. New legislation made changes to the nonresident withholding tax (NRWT) and AIL rules affecting associated person and branch lending. The changes generally apply from 30 March 2017 or, for existing arrangements, from the beginning of the borrower's income year following 30 March 2017. The changes include the following:

- A new concept of "nonresident financial arrangement income" applies to certain financial arrangements between associated parties. If the borrower and lender are associated, the New Zealand borrower is required to perform a calculation to confirm that NRWT is being paid at approximately the same time the interest is deducted.
- The concepts of associated person and related-party debt are extended to include funding provided by a member of a "nonresident owning body," as well as indirect associated funding such as certain back-to-back loans and multiparty arrangements.
- · New limits are imposed on the onshore and offshore branch exclusions from NRWT under which interest payments from a New Zealand resident (or a New Zealand branch of a nonresident) to a nonresident are subject to NRWT or AIL, regardless of whether the funding is channeled through a branch.
- This is a final tax on royalties relating to literary, dramatic, musical or artistic works. For other royalties, this is a minimum tax.
- This is neither a minimum nor a final tax and is paid on account of any annual income tax liability. Effective from 1 April 2017, labor-hire firms are required to withhold tax from all payments made to contractors, and contractors can elect their own withholding rate without having to apply to the Inland Revenue Department for a special tax code (subject to a minimum withholding rate of 10% for resident contractors and 15% for nonresident contractors).
- See Section B.
- From 1 April 2020, a 45% default rate applies if recipients' tax file numbers are not supplied; the prior default rate was 33%. Individuals may elect rates of 10.5% (if their expected annual income does not exceed NZD14,000), 17.5%, 30% or 33%. The basic rate for interest paid to companies is 28%, but companies may elect a 33% rate.
- (g) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Income tax. Resident companies are subject to income tax on worldwide taxable income. Nonresident companies carrying on business through a branch pay tax only on New Zealand-source income.

A company is resident in New Zealand if it is incorporated in New Zealand, if it has its head office or center of management in New Zealand or if director control is exercised in New Zealand.

Rate of income tax. Resident and nonresident companies are subject to tax at a rate of 28%.

Capital gains. No capital gains tax is levied in New Zealand. However, residents may be taxed on capital gains derived from many types of financial arrangements, and all taxpayers may be taxed on capital gains derived from certain real and personal property

transactions. These gains are subject to tax at the standard corporate tax rate.

Administration. The income year is from 1 April to 31 March. A company with an accounting period that ends on a date other than 31 March may apply to the Commissioner of Inland Revenue for permission to adopt an income year that corresponds to its accounting period. If the Commissioner approves an alternative income year, income derived during that year is deemed to have been derived during the year ending on the nearest 31 March. For this purpose, year-ends up to 30 September are deemed to be nearest the preceding 31 March, and year-ends after 30 September are deemed to be nearest the following 31 March.

Companies with year-ends from 1 April to 30 September must file tax returns by the seventh day of the fourth month following the end of their income year. All other companies must file their returns by 7 July following the end of their income year. If the company has a tax agent, the filing deadline is extended to the following dates:

- If the return is for the year ending 31 March, the due date is the following 31 March.
- If the return is for any year ending on an annual balance date between 30 September and 31 March, the due date is the second 31 March succeeding the actual balance date.
- If the return is for any year ending on an annual balance date between 31 March and 1 October, the due date is the following 31 March.

Provisional tax payments must generally be made in the fifth, ninth and thirteenth months after the beginning of the company's income year. The first installment equals one-third of the provisional tax payable; the second installment equals two-thirds of the provisional tax payable, less the amount of the first installment; and the balance of the provisional tax is payable in the third installment. In general, the provisional tax payable in a year equals 105% of the income tax payable in the preceding year (standard uplift method). Companies that are registered for Goods and Services Tax (GST; see Section D) that meet certain criteria may elect to calculate their provisional tax under a GST ratio method and pay the provisional tax in installments when they file their GST returns, generally every two months. A further alternative method of paying provisional tax, called the accounting income method (AIM), is generally available from the 2018-19 income year for businesses with annual gross income of under NZD5 million. AIM involves the use of approved accounting software and more frequent payments.

Companies with year-ends from October to January must pay terminal tax by the seventh day of the eleventh month following the end of the income year. Companies with a February year-end must pay terminal tax by the fifteenth day of the following January. All other companies must pay terminal tax by the seventh day of February following the end of their income year. The date for payment of terminal tax may be extended by two months if the company has a tax agent.

Several measures impose interest and penalties on late payments of income tax. For late payments or underpayments, the basic

penalty equals 5% of the unpaid tax. This penalty is reduced to 1% if the tax is paid within a week after the due date. Interest may be payable if provisional tax paid at each installment date is less than the relevant proportion (generally, one-third for the first installment date, two-thirds for the second installment date and threethirds for the third installment date) of the final income tax payable for the year. Conversely, interest may be credited on overpaid provisional tax.

Interest charges and the risk of penalties with respect to provisional tax may be reduced if provisional tax is paid under a taxpooling arrangement through a Revenue-approved intermediary.

The risk of interest and penalties is minimized for companies that use the GST ratio method for calculating and paying their provisional tax.

The use of a tax-pooling arrangement is not permitted for AIM provisional tax payments. However, taxpayers using the AIM method that make the provisional tax payments calculated by their AIM-capable software are generally not subject to interest if their year-end residual income tax results in a different tax liability.

From the 2017-18 income year, companies paying provisional tax under the standard uplift method (see above) are not subject to interest on provisional tax installments until their terminal tax date if the residual income tax liability of the company for a year does not exceed NZD60,000 or otherwise until the third installment date.

Dividends

Exempt income. Dividends received by New Zealand resident companies from other New Zealand resident companies are taxable. However, dividends received from wholly owned subsidiaries resident in New Zealand are exempt. Dividends received by New Zealand resident companies from nonresident companies are generally exempt. Certain dividends received by New Zealand resident companies from nonresident companies are taxable, including the following:

- Dividends that are directly or indirectly deductible overseas
- Dividends on certain fixed-rate shares
- Dividends derived by Portfolio Investment Entities (PIEs; see Section E)
- Dividends relating to certain portfolio (less than 10%) investments that are exempt from income attribution under the foreign investment fund regime (see Section E)

Imputation system. New Zealand's dividend imputation system enables a resident company to allocate to dividends paid to shareholders a credit for tax paid by the company. The allocation of credits is not obligatory. However, if a credit is allocated, the maximum credit is based on the current corporate income tax rate. Based on the current corporate income tax rate of 28%, the maximum credit is 28/72, meaning that a dividend of NZD72 may have an imputation credit attached of up to NZD28.

The imputation credits described above may not be used to offset nonresident withholding tax (NRWT) on dividends paid to nonresidents. They may allow NRWT to be reduced to 0% for all non-cash dividends and for cash dividends if nonresident recipients hold direct voting interests of at least 10% or if a tax treaty reduces the tax rate below 15%. A New Zealand company may pass on the benefit of such credits to other nonresident investors through payments of supplementary dividends. The aim of this mechanism is to allow nonresident investors to claim a full tax credit in their home countries for New Zealand NRWT. The New Zealand company may also claim a partial refund or credit with respect to its own New Zealand company tax liability. Supplementary dividends can generally be made only to nonresident companies and individuals who hold direct voting interests of less than 10% and who are subject to a tax rate of at least 15% after any tax treaty relief. Supplementary dividends can also be paid with respect to qualifying nonresident investors in certain portfolio investment entities (PIEs) that invest in assets outside New Zealand.

Australian resident companies may also elect to maintain a New Zealand imputation credit account and collect imputation credits for income tax paid in New Zealand. New Zealand shareholders in an Australian resident company that maintains such an imputation credit account and attaches imputation credits to dividends can receive a proportion of the New Zealand imputation credits equal to their proportion of shareholding in the Australian company. Imputation credits must be allocated proportionately to all shareholders.

In general, the carryforward of excess credits for subsequent distribution must satisfy a 66% continuity-of-shareholding test. Interests held by companies or nominees are generally traced through to the ultimate shareholders. Listed, widely held companies and limited attribution foreign companies are entitled to special treatment. In effect, they are treated as the ultimate shareholder if their voting interest in other companies is less than 50% or if the actual ultimate shareholders would each have voting interests of less than 10% in the underlying company. The definition of a listed company includes companies listed on any exchange in the world that is recognized by the Commissioner of Inland Revenue. For carryforward purposes, direct voting or market value interests of less than 10% may be considered to be held by a single notional person, unless such an interest is held by a company associated with the company that has the carryforward.

Resident withholding tax. For dividends paid to a resident company by another resident company that is not in a tax group with the recipient, the payer must deduct a withholding tax equal to 33%, having first allowed for any imputation credits attached to the dividend, unless the recipient holds an exemption certificate. This rate has not been reduced to align with the corporate income tax rate of 28%, but any excess tax can be used as tax credits during or refunded through the annual income tax return process.

Foreign tax relief. In general, any tax paid outside New Zealand by a New Zealand resident taxpayer can be claimed as a credit against the tax payable in New Zealand. The credit is limited to the amount of New Zealand tax payable on that income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Assessable income consists of all profits or gains derived from any business activity, including the sale of goods and services, commissions, rents, royalties, interest and dividends.

A gross approach applies to the calculation of taxable income. Under this approach, a company calculates its gross assessable income and then subtracts its allowable deductions to determine its net income or loss. If the company has net income, it subtracts any loss carryforwards or group losses to determine its taxable income.

To be deductible, expenses must generally be incurred in deriving gross income or necessarily incurred in carrying on a business for the purpose of deriving gross income. Interest is generally deductible for most New Zealand resident companies, subject only to the thin-capitalization rules (see Section E). Interest paid on certain debts that are stapled to shares may be treated as nondeductible dividends.

Deductions for certain business entertainment expenses are limited to 50% of the expenses incurred. Capital expenditures are generally not deductible.

Exempt income. The only major categories of exempt income are dividends received from a wholly owned subsidiary resident in New Zealand, certain dividends received from nonresident companies and certain dividends paid out of capital gains derived from arm's-length sales of fixed assets and investments on winding up.

A specific exemption applies until 31 December 2024 for income derived by nonresident companies from certain oil and gas drilling and related seismic or electromagnetic survey vessel activities in New Zealand's offshore permit areas.

Inventories. Stock in trade must generally be valued at cost. Market selling value may be used (but not for shares or "excepted financial arrangements") if it is lower than cost. Cost is determined by reference to generally accepted accounting principles, adjusted for variances between budgeted and actual costs incurred. Simplified rules apply to "small taxpayers," which are those with annual turnover of NZD3 million or less. A further concession applies to taxpayers with annual turnover of NZD1,300,000 or less and closing inventory of less than NZD10,000.

Depreciation. The depreciation regime generally allows a deduction for depreciation of property, including certain intangible property, used in the production of assessable income. Depreciation cannot be claimed for income tax purposes on buildings with useful lives estimated by the Commissioner of Inland Revenue to be at least 50 years. Depreciation may be claimed on commercial building fit-outs, certain depreciable land improvements and structures other than 50-year buildings. Most assets can be depreciated using the straight-line or the declining-balance methods. A taxpayer may elect to apply the pool-depreciation method for assets valued at less than NZD5,000. Under the pool-depreciation method, the lowest rate applicable to any asset in the pool is used to depreciate all assets in the pool. A taxpayer may have more than one pool of assets. Assets in a pool must be used for business purposes only or be subject to Fringe Benefit Tax (FBT; see Section D) to the extent the assets are not used for business purposes. Buildings may not be pooled. Property costing NZD500 or less may generally be expensed immediately.

The rates for plant and machinery vary depending on the particular industry and type of plant and machinery.

Tax depreciation is generally subject to recapture on the sale of an asset to the extent the sales proceeds exceed the tax value after depreciation. Amounts recaptured are generally included in assessable income in the earliest year in which the disposal consideration can be reasonably estimated. If sales proceeds are less than the tax value after depreciation, the difference may generally be deducted as a loss in the year of disposal. However, such losses on buildings are deductible only if they occur as a result of natural disasters or other events outside the taxpayer's control.

Special deductions. A few special deductions designed to achieve specific government objectives are available, such as certain deductions relating to petroleum, mining, forestry and agricultural activities

Research and development tax incentives. Certain unlisted New Zealand resident companies carrying out R&D activities in New Zealand may convert current year tax losses to refundable cash tax credits at the current company tax rate of 28%. The maximum losses that a company can "cash out" for the 2019-20 income year is NZD1,700,000 (a cash credit of NZD476,000 at the current company tax rate of 28%). The maximum loss amount increases by NZD300,000 annually to a maximum of NZD2 million by the 2020-21 income year. Credits received may be repayable (and tax losses may then be reinstated) in certain circumstances, such as the sale of R&D assets, cessation of New Zealand tax residence, liquidation or the breach of a 10% shareholder continuity test. The extent of R&D credit repayments may be reduced by the amounts of income tax liabilities in intervening income years.

From the 2019-20 income year, all businesses regardless of their legal structure are eligible to claim the R&D tax credit, including industry research cooperatives, state-owned enterprises and mixed-ownership model companies. The key features of the scheme include the following:

- A tax credit of 15% on eligible R&D expenditure. The definition for R&D is similar to other global schemes. Eligible expenditure encompasses a broad range of actual R&D costs, but some activity and expenditure exclusions apply.
- A minimum R&D expenditure threshold of NZD50,000 per year with an NZD120 million cap per year on eligible R&D expenditure (with a mechanism to go beyond the cap).
- An overseas R&D expenditure cap of 10% of total eligible expenditure.

Certain businesses are eligible to refund their tax credits up to a maximum of NZD255,000 (NZD1,700,000 of R&D expenditure) if they satisfy additional corporate and R&D intensity requirements. Alternatively, tax credits not refunded can be carried forward. Current proposed legislation would remove these limits on refundability from the 2020-21 income year.

The R&D credit for tax losses regime and the new R&D tax credit regime are not mutually exclusive but have different R&D definitions and eligibility criteria.

Trading losses. Trading losses may generally be carried forward and offset against future taxable income if, at all times from the beginning of the year of loss to the end of the year of offset, a group of persons held aggregate minimum voting interests in the company and, in certain circumstances, minimum market value interests of at least 49%.

Sales of residential property purchased from 1 October 2015 to 28 March 2018 may be taxable if they occur within a two-year "bright-line" period. For agreements to purchase residential property entered into on or after 29 March 2018, the "bright-line" period is extended to five years. The offsetting of losses on such transactions against other types of income may be limited. Additional limitations exist to restrict the offset of losses generated from rental properties (in cases in which rental expenditure exceeds rental income) against income from other sources, from the 2019-20 income year.

Group losses. Losses incurred within a group of companies may be offset against other group company profits either by election or subvention payments.

Subvention payments are intercorporate payments specifically made to effect the transfer of company losses. They are treated as deductions to the paying (profit) company and as taxable income to the recipient (loss) company. The loss company and the profitmaking company must be in the same group of companies throughout the relevant period. The required common ownership is 66%.

Wholly owned corporate groups may elect income tax consolidation.

Elective regime for closely held companies. Certain closely held companies can elect to become look-through companies (LTCs) if they have five or fewer shareholders and be taxed similarly to partnerships. The eligibility and membership criteria for this regime include restrictions on the type of shareholder and some restrictions on the earning of foreign income.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Goods and Services Tax (GST), similar to a	
value-added tax, levied on the supply of	
goods and services and on imports	15
Fringe Benefit Tax (FBT); paid by the employer	
on the value of fringe benefits provided to	
employees and on non-cash dividends	
distributed to shareholder-employees	49.25
(If benefits are attributable to particular	
employees, employers may elect to calculate	
FBT on the attributable benefits at a range of	
rates between 11.73% and 49.25%. The rates vary	
depending on the employee's cash remuneration	

Nature of tax Rate (%)

inclusive of the fringe benefits. Unattributed benefits provided to such employees are subject to FBT at a rate of 42.86% [49.25% if provided to major shareholder-employees]. As a further alternative, employers may pay FBT at a rate of 49.25% on attributed benefits and 42.86% on unattributed benefits [49.25% if provided to major shareholder-employees].) Accident compensation levy, on gross salaries and wages, paid by

Employer; rate (before residual and health and safety elements) varies according to industry class and may be reduced if the employer meets certain work safety criteria; certain employers may take direct responsibility under full self-cover or partnership discount plans

0.08 to 5.58 1.21

Employee
Self-employed; rate (before residual and health and safety elements) varies according to industry class, incorporating income and non-income benefit portions (the calculation of which depends on the individual's earnings) and according to age and abatement factors if a guaranteed amount of weekly compensation is purchased
(Self-employed persons must also pay the

0.08 to 5.58

(Self-employed persons must also pay the employee rate of 1.21%.)

E. Miscellaneous matters

Anti-avoidance legislation. Legislation permits the Inland Revenue Department to void any arrangement made or entered into if tax avoidance is one of the purposes or effects of the arrangement and is not merely incidental.

Controlled foreign companies. New Zealand residents that have an interest in a controlled foreign company (CFC) need to consider the application of the CFC rules. A CFC is a foreign company under the control of five or fewer New Zealand residents or a group of New Zealand resident directors. In general, for purposes of the CFC rules, control is more than 50% ownership. A New Zealand resident with an income interest in the CFC of greater than 10% is required to calculate and include in income the attributed foreign income or loss of the CFC unless the CFC is resident in Australia and meets certain criteria or the active-income exemption applies.

Under the active-income exemption, no attribution is required if passive income is less than 5% of the CFC's or a relevant group's income. If the 5% threshold is exceeded, any attribution is limited to passive income. The rules defining passive income and calculating the percentage of a CFC's passive income in relation to total income are complex.

Foreign investment fund system. New Zealand has a foreign investment fund (FIF) system that aims to tax the change in value of a New Zealand resident's interest in the FIF over an income

vear. The change in value may include income, capital growth and any exchange fluctuation.

The FIF regime generally applies to all offshore investments that are not CFC interests, including interests in foreign companies, foreign unit trusts, foreign life insurance, and foreign savings and superannuation funds.

The FIF rules do not apply to individuals owning FIF interests that cost less than NZD50,000. Exemptions are also provided for certain employment-related foreign superannuation schemes and foreign private annuities and pensions as well as for the first four years that individuals who become resident in New Zealand hold interests in foreign life insurance funds and superannuation schemes, if the individuals held these interests before they became resident in New Zealand. Superannuation scheme interests acquired by individuals before becoming resident in New Zealand have generally been removed from the FIF regime, effective from 1 April 2014.

Interests in certain Australian listed companies and unit trusts, certain venture capital investments in grey list country companies and shares held under certain employee share schemes may be excluded from the FIF rules if statutory criteria are met. The grey list countries are Australia, Canada, Germany, Japan, Norway, Spain, the United Kingdom and the United States.

The most common methods for calculating FIF income are the 5% fair dividend rate method and the comparative value method. The comparative value method involves a comparison of opening and closing values. Other methods include the attributable FIF income method, which includes an "active business" and "active income" exemption for FIF interests in companies of at least 10% (similar to the exemption that applies under the CFC rules [see Controlled foreign companies]), a deemed rate of return method and the cost method. The choice of method is limited by legislative criteria.

Portfolio investment entities. Certain collective-investment entities that elect to be in the Portfolio Investment Entity (PIE) regime are not taxable on gains on the disposal of New Zealand and certain Australian shares. In addition, their income may generally be taxed at the corporate tax rate or at rates approximating their individual investors' marginal tax rates (which may be 0% for nonresident investors in certain types of PIEs that invest wholly or partly in assets outside New Zealand).

Transfer pricing. The transfer-pricing regime in New Zealand is aimed primarily at cross-border arrangements between associated parties. Taxpayers are able to adopt the method that produces the most reliable measure of arm's-length consideration. The allowable methods are the comparable uncontrolled price method, the resale price method, the cost-plus method, the profit-split method and the comparable profits method. Binding rulings with respect to transfer-pricing issues are available from the Commissioner of Inland Revenue. New Zealand and countries with which New Zealand has concluded tax treaties may enter into multilateral advance pricing agreements under the transfer-pricing regime.

The New Zealand government has enacted legislation containing reforms to the current transfer-pricing regime, effective for income years commencing on or after 1 July 2018, as part of changes being made to address base erosion and profit shifting. The main measures include the following:

- The New Zealand transfer pricing rules are aligned with the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) transfer-pricing guidelines and Australian transfer-pricing rules. The legal form can be disregarded if it does not align with the actual economic substance of the transaction.
- The ability of the Inland Revenue Department to reconstruct an arrangement for transfer-pricing purposes is based on the corresponding test in the OECD's transfer pricing guidelines.
- The onus of proof on transfer-pricing matters is shifted to the taxpayer.
- The Inland Revenue Department's powers to access multinationals' information and documents held offshore, including information about other nonresident group companies, is increased.

Debt-to-equity ratios. In conjunction with the transfer-pricing regime (see *Transfer pricing*), a thin-capitalization regime applies to New Zealand entities that are at least 50% owned or controlled by a single nonresident (however, interests held by persons associated with a nonresident may be included for the purpose of determining the nonresident's level of control). These inbound thin-capitalization rules also apply to the following:

- New Zealand companies that are at least 50% owned or controlled by two or more non-associated nonresident investors if they are regarded as acting together with respect to the debt funding of the New Zealand entities
- Certain trusts and trust-controlled companies if at least 50% of the value of trust settlements have been made by a nonresident or by nonresidents acting together or if entities otherwise subject to the rules have general powers to appoint or remove trustees

The inbound thin-capitalization regime generally denies interest deductions to the extent that the New Zealand entity's level of interest-bearing debt exceeds both a safe harbor debt to total assets ratio of 60% and 110% of the ratio of interest-bearing debt to total assets of the entity's worldwide group. A netting rule excludes borrowings that are in turn loaned to the following:

- Nonresidents that are not carrying on business in New Zealand through a fixed establishment
- Non-associated persons
- Associates that are subject to the thin-capitalization regime but are not in the lender's New Zealand group

Other significant aspects of the thin-capitalization regime include the following:

- Complex New Zealand and worldwide group membership rules need to be considered.
- Specific rules and thresholds apply to registered banks.
- Certain stapled debt securities and fixed-rate shares are included as debt. Investments in CFCs and interests of at least 10% in FIFs may be excluded from assets.
- Dividend amounts paid on certain fixed-rate shares may also be added back if interest deductions are limited under the thincapitalization rules.

- Asset revaluation amounts that arise from associated party transactions are generally excluded from asset values in calculating New Zealand group debt percentages unless the revaluations could have been recognized, without a transaction, under generally accepted accounting practices or unless the revaluations arise from a restructuring following acquisition of the company by a non-associated party.
- Certain related-party debt is excluded from the debt amounts used in calculating worldwide group debt percentages in inbound situations.

Similar thin-capitalization rules (often referred to as the outbound thin-capitalization rules) apply to New Zealand residents with income interests in CFCs or with interests in FIFs of at least 10% that are subject to the "active income" method or Australian exemptions from FIF income attribution.

Under safe harbor rules, the outbound thin-capitalization rules do not limit interest deductions on outbound investment if the New Zealand group debt percentage does not exceed 75% and 110% of the worldwide group debt percentage. Additional exemptions with respect to outbound investment may apply in certain circumstances, including situations in which New Zealand group assets (generally excluding CFC investments and certain interests of at least 10% in FIFs) are at least 90% of the worldwide group assets. An alternative safe harbor threshold calculation based on an interest-to-net income ratio may be used in limited outbound circumstances. The apportionment calculation provides an effective exemption with respect to outbound investment by eliminating any adjustment if annual New Zealand group finance costs are below NZD1 million and provides relief on a tapering basis if those annual finance costs are between NZD1 million and NZD2 million.

Changes affecting interest limitation and the thin-capitalization rules form part of the New Zealand government's base erosion and profit shifting-related reforms apply for income years commencing on or after 1 July 2018. The main changes include the following:

- A new restricted transfer-pricing rule applies to potentially limit the interest rate that can be applied for tax purposes on cross-border loans (over NZD10 million in total). This rule applies in addition to the existing thin-capitalization rules. The restricted transfer-pricing rule for pricing inbound related-party loans determines the credit rating of New Zealand borrowers at a high risk of base erosion and profit shifting, typically no more than two notches below the ultimate parent's credit rating. The rules remove any features not typically found in third-party debt to restrict the level of deductible interest. Some of the more common features that may be affected include loans with terms of more than five years and the subordination of a loan to other obligations.
- · Non-debt liabilities need to be netted off assets in thincapitalization gearing calculations. Deferred tax is split into "real" and "accounting fictional" categories for the purposes of this rule, with the former being part of non-debt liabilities and the latter removed.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Australia	0/5/15 (i)	10 (j)	5
Austria	15	10 (a)	10
Belgium	15	10	10
Canada	0/5/15 (b)	0/10 (r)	5/10 (s)
Chile	15	15 (e)	5
China Mainland	15	10 (a)	10
Czech Republic	15	10 (a)	10
Denmark	15	10	10
Fiji	15	10/15 (h)	15
Finland	15	10	10
France	15	10 (a)	10
Germany	15	10 (a)	10
Hong Kong SAR	0/5/15 (k)	10 (j)	5
India	15	10 (a)	10
Indonesia	15	10 (a)	15
Ireland	15	10	10
Italy	15	10 (a)	10
Japan	0/15 (q)	10 (j)	5
Korea (South)	15	10 (a)	10
Malaysia	15	15 (p)	15
Mexico	0/5/15 (i)	10 (a)	10
Netherlands	15	10 (a)	10
Norway	15	10 (a)	10
Papua New Guinea	15	10 (m)	10
Philippines	15	10 (m)	15
Poland	15	10	10
Russian Federation	15	10	10
Samoa	5/15 (1)	10	10
Singapore	5/15 (1)	10 (m)	5
South Africa	15	10 (a)	10
Spain	15	10 (m)	10
Sweden	15	10	10
Switzerland	15	10	10
Taiwan	15	10	10
Thailand	15	15 (f)	10/15 (g)
Turkey	5/15 (o)	10/15 (c)	10
United Arab			
Emirates	15	10 (a)	10
United Kingdom	15	10 (a)	10
United States	0/5/15 (i)	10 (j)	5
Vietnam	5/15 (n)	10	10
Non-treaty	20	1.5	1.5
jurisdictions (d)	30	15	15
() T () 11 ()			

⁽a) Interest paid to a contracting state or subdivision, to certain state financial institutions or with respect to certain state-guaranteed loans may be exempt.

⁽b) The following are the tax rates applicable to dividends:

^{· 0%} for certain government bodies if the competent authorities so agree

^{· 5%} if paid to companies holding at least 10% of the voting power

 ^{15%} in all other cases

⁽c) The rate is reduced to 10% for bank interest. Interest paid to certain government bodies or central banks may be exempt.

⁽d) See applicable footnotes to Section A.

⁽e) The rate is 10% for interest paid to banks and insurance companies.

- The rate is 10% for interest paid to financial institutions, including insurance companies, or if the interest relates to arm's-length sales on credit of equipment, merchandise or services. Interest paid to certain institutions of the government or the central bank is exempt.
- The 10% rate applies to payments for the use of copyrights, industrial, scientific or commercial equipment, films, tapes or other broadcast matter. The 15% rate applies to other royalties.
- A minimum rate of 15% applies to interest paid to certain associated persons. No tax applies to interest paid to the other country's reserve bank.
- The rate may be reduced to 5% or 0% for company shareholders, depending (i) on their level of ownership and certain other criteria.
- No tax applies to interest paid to government bodies or to unrelated financial institutions in certain circumstances.
- The rate may be reduced to 5% or 0% for company shareholders, depending on their level of ownership and certain other criteria. Dividends paid to certain government institutions are exempt.
- The rate may be reduced to 5% for dividends paid to companies that have an interest of at least 10% in the payer.
- (m) Interest paid to certain government institutions may be exempt.
- The 5% rate applies if the dividends are paid to companies that directly hold at least 50% of the voting power in the payer.
- The rate may be reduced to 5% if the dividends are paid to companies that have an interest of at least 25% in the payer and if the dividends are exempt in the recipient's country.
- The 15% rate is a minimum rate for interest paid to certain associated persons.
- The rate may be reduced to 0% for dividends paid to company shareholders, depending on the shareholders' level of ownership and certain other criteria.
- The following are the tax rates applicable to interest:
 - 0% for loans made by certain export development bodies or unrelated financial institutions
 - 10% in all other cases
- The following are the tax rates applicable to royalties:
 - 5% on certain copyright, cultural, software and patent royalties
 - · 10% in all other cases

New Zealand has signed protocols to its tax treaties with Belgium (second protocol) and Switzerland, which have not yet entered into force.

New Zealand has signed and ratified the multilateral Convention on Mutual Administrative Assistance in Tax Matters, which entered into force for New Zealand on 1 March 2014.

New Zealand has entered into an intergovernmental agreement with the United States and related competent authority arrangements with respect to reporting requirements for financial institutions under the US Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA).

Legislation enacted in New Zealand in February 2017 implements the G20/OECD Automatic Exchange of Information initiative and the Common Reporting Standard (CRS) for financial institutions. Due diligence requirements under the CRS commenced on 1 July 2017, with reporting financial institutions required to submit automatic exchange of information reporting to the Inland Revenue Department for the tax year ending 31 March 2018 by 30 June 2018, and the first exchange of information occurred on 30 September 2018.

New Zealand has signed the Multilateral Competent Authority Agreement on the Exchange of Country-by-Country (CbC) Reports. These new CbC reporting requirements apply to corporate groups headquartered in New Zealand with annual consolidated group revenue over EUR750 million. Initial analysis undertaken by the Inland Revenue Department suggests that around 20 New Zealand-headquartered corporate groups are affected by the new

rules. Groups with 31 December balance dates are required to collect data for the 12 months beginning 1 January 2016. Groups with a 31 March or 30 June balance date need to collect data for the 12 months beginning 1 April 2016 and 1 July 2016, respectively.

New Zealand has ratified the Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (commonly referred to as the Multilateral Instrument, or MLI), with the MLI entering into force on 1 October 2018. New Zealand's treaties have begun to be modified from 2019.

New Zealand has entered into tax information exchange agreements with Anguilla, Bahamas, British Virgin Islands, Cayman Islands, Cook Islands, Curaçao, Dominica, Gibraltar, Guernsey, Isle of Man, Jersey, Marshall Islands, Netherlands Antilles, Niue, St. Vincent and the Grenadines, San Marino, Sint Maarten, Turks and Caicos Islands and Vanuatu. It has also entered into tax information exchange agreements that are not yet in force with Bermuda and St. Christopher and Nevis.

No new tax information exchange agreements are currently being negotiated as these are no longer needed with the signing of the MLI.

Nicaragua

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Please direct all inquiries regarding Nicaragua to the persons listed below in the San José, Costa Rica, office of EY. All engagements are coordinated by the San José, Costa Rica, office.

Managua GMT -6

+505 2253-8430

Centro Corporativo INVERCASA Tower 3, 5th Floor Managua Nicaragua

Principal Tax Contact

 ★ Rafael Sayagués +506 2208-9880 (resident in San José, New York: +1 (212) 773-4761

Costa Rica)

Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043

US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979

Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167

Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

Business Tax Services

 Lisa María Gattulli
 +506 2208-9861

 (resident in San José,
 Mobile: +506 8844-6778

 Costa Rica)
 Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Juan Carlos Chavarría +506 2208-9844 (resident in San José, Mobile: +506 8913-6686

Costa Rica) International Mobile: +1 (239) 961-5947 Email: juan-carlos.chavarria@cr.ey.com

Rafael Sayagués +506 2208-9880 (resident in San José, New York: +1 (212) 773-4761 Costa Rica) Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979

US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979 Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Luis Eduardo Ocando B. +507 208-0144

(resident in Panama) Panama Mobile: +507 6747-1221 US Mobile: +1 (305) 924-2115

Fax: +507 214-4300

Email: luis.ocando@pa.ey.com

Paul de Haan (resident in +506 2208-9800

San José, Costa Rica) Email: paul.dehaan@cr.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

 Juan Carlos Chavarría
 +506 2208-9844

 (resident in San José,
 Mobile: +506 8913-6686

Costa Rica) International Mobile: +1 (239) 961-5947
Email: juan-carlos.chavarria@cr.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Rafael Sayagués +506 2208-9880 (resident in San José, New York: +1 (21

 (resident in San José,
 New York: +1 (212) 773-4761

 Costa Rica)
 Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043

 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979

Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167

Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Lisa María Gattulli +506 2208-9861 (resident in San José, Mobile: +506 8844-6778 Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com Costa Rica)

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

+506 2208-9822 Antonio Ruiz (resident in San José.

Mobile: +506 8890-9391

Costa Rica) International Mobile: +1 (239) 298-6372

Email: antonio.ruiz@cr.ey.com

Rafael Sayagués +506 2208-9880

(resident in San José. New York: +1 (212) 773-4761 Costa Rica) Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979

Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

People Advisory Services

+506 2208-9861 Lisa María Gattulli (resident in San José, Mobile: +506 8844-6778 Costa Rica) Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	30
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	15
Branch Tax Rate (%)	30
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	15 (a)
Interest	15 (a)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	15 (a)
Payments for Movies, Films, Radio and	` ′
Television	15 (a)
Income Derived from Leasing of Real Estate	2/12 (a)(b)
Air and Maritime Transportation	3 (c)
International Telecommunications	3 (c)
Insurance and Bail Premiums	3 (c)
Reinsurance	1.5 (c)
Musical and Artistic Public Spectacles	0/15 (d)
Compensation for Services	2/10/15 (c)(e)(f)
Other Service Activities	20 (c)
Branch Remittance Tax	15
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	3

- The 15% rate applies to residents and nonresidents (also, see footnote [b] regarding the tax base for the tax on income derived from the leasing of real estate). A 10% rate applies to interest paid to foreign investment banks.
- (b) For income derived from real estate property when the leasing of real estate is not the main activity of the taxpayer, the tax base equals the net income after applying a deduction of 20% of the gross income. As a result, the effective general rate for residents and nonresidents is 12% and this withholding tax is the final tax. The 2% rate applies if the economic activity of the resident taxpayer is real estate or the leasing of real estate, and this 2% withholding tax is creditable against income tax.
- (c) This withholding tax applies to nonresidents. It is a final tax for nonresidents.
- (d) The 0% rate applies to payments related to filming movies that will be transmitted abroad and promote tourism in Nicaragua and to payments related to non-professional spectacles.

- (e) Transactions with tax havens are subject to a 30% withholding tax. However, the list identifying such tax havens has not yet been issued.
- (f) The 20% rate applies to nonresidents. The 10% applies to residents who are individuals. The 2% rate applies to residents that are legal entities. The withholding tax is creditable against income tax for residents and is final for nonresidents.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. The Nicaraguan tax system is based on an extended territorial principle. The following items are subject to corporate income tax:

- · Income from business activities
- Income from capital income, capital gains and capital losses

Corporate income tax rates. The standard corporate tax rate for resident companies and branches of foreign companies is 30% of taxable income. A company is deemed to be resident for tax purposes if it is incorporated in Nicaragua.

Companies operating under certain special incentive regimes, such as Free Trade Zone companies, are exempt from income tax.

After the third year of operations, companies are subject to tax on their Nicaraguan-source income, which equals the higher of the following:

- 30% of net taxable income
- A percentage of gross taxable income which is the following:
 - 3% for large taxpayers (that is, income of NIO160 million or higher in the preceding fiscal year), except for taxpayers dedicated to fishing in the Caribbean coast of Nicaragua for which a reduced rate of 2% applies
 - 2% for main taxpayers (that is, income of NIO60 million or higher but below NIO160 million in the preceding fiscal year)
 - 1% for the other taxpayers (that is, income below NIO60 million in the preceding fiscal year)

Certain exceptions may be stated in the law.

Capital gains. Capital gains are realized gains resulting from the transfer of immovable and movable assets, goods and rights of the taxpayer. The following are the capital gain tax rates:

- Transfer of assets held in a trust: 5%
- Other capital gains derived by residents and nonresidents: 15%

An advance payment is required on the transfer of property subject to public registration. This payment ranges from 1% to 4% of the transfer value. It is creditable against the capital gains tax.

Administration. The statutory tax year runs from 1 January through 31 December. However, taxpayers may request a special fiscal year.

Annual income tax returns must be filed within three months after the end of the tax year.

Companies must make monthly advance payments for purposes of income tax equal to 1%, 2% or 3% of their monthly gross income. The advance payments are applied to the annual income tax liability. In addition, for large collectors of the excise tax and financial institutions supervised by the Superintendent of Banks and Other

Financial Institutions, the minimum monthly payment is the greater of 30% of monthly profits and 1% of gross monthly income. The advance payments are applied to the annual income tax liability.

The 3% rate applies to large taxpayers (that is, income over NIO160 million in the preceding fiscal year), except for taxpayers dedicated to fishing in the Caribbean coast of Nicaragua for which a reduced rate of 2% applies. The 2% applies to main taxpayers (that is, income over NIO60 million but below NIO160 million in the preceding fiscal year). The 1% rate applies to the other taxpayers (that is, income below NIO60 million in the preceding fiscal year).

Dividends. A 10% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to resident individuals and business entities. For dividends paid to nonresident individuals and business entities, the withholding tax rate is 15%.

Foreign tax relief. A direct tax credit for foreign taxes against corporate income tax is not provided in Nicaragua. However, foreign taxes may be deducted from taxable income if the deductibility requirements are met.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is calculated in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) or International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS), subject to adjustments required by the Nicaraguan income tax law.

In general, taxable income includes Nicaraguan-source income derived from goods, services, assets, rights and any other economic activity in Nicaragua, even if such income is accrued or realized abroad, and regardless of whether the taxpayer has physical presence in the country.

Allowable deductions generally include all expenses necessary to generate taxable income. The deduction must be taken in the year in which the expense was incurred and the corresponding tax is withheld (if applicable).

Expenses paid or credited by a resident taxpayer or a permanent establishment of a nonresident to a person or entity resident in a tax haven are subject to a final withholding tax rate of 30%.

Inventories. If inventories are a significant element in the determination of a company's taxable income, the company must value each item based on the lower of the acquisition cost or market price. The law allows companies to use the weighted average cost, first-in, first-out (FIFO) or last-in, first-out (LIFO) methods to determine the cost of merchandise sold. The tax administration may authorize other methods.

Provisions. In general, companies may deduct 2% of the balance of accounts receivable from customers.

Two percent of the provisions for severance payments can also be deducted.

Banks may deduct increases in minimum reserves for debtors in accordance with the standards of the Superintendent of Banks in Nicaragua.

Tax depreciation. Regulations under the income tax law allow the use of the straight-line method to calculate depreciation. However, the tax authorities may authorize certain exporters to use accelerated depreciation methods. The regulations containing the applicable straight-line rates are pending.

Relief for losses. Companies may carry forward their net operating losses for three years to offset all types of income. Net operating losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Nicaraguan law does not allow consolidated income tax returns or provide any other tax relief to consolidated groups of companies.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax; the 0% rate applies to exports	
of goods produced in Nicaragua and exports	
of services	0/15
Municipal taxes	
Monthly tax on gross income	1
Annual municipal registration tax; tax base	
equals one-third of the gross income for the	
last three months of the preceding tax year	2
Real estate tax; imposed on 80% of the	
appraised value of the property	1
Payroll taxes; paid by employers (average rate)	19

E. Foreign-exchange controls

The Nicaraguan currency is the córdoba (NIO). Effective from 31 March 2019, the exchange rate for the córdoba against the US dollar is NIO34.0877 = USD1.

No restrictions apply to foreign-trade operations or to foreigncurrency transactions.

F. Tax treaties

Nicaragua has not entered into any income tax treaties with other foreign countries.

Nigeria

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Lagos GMT +1

EY +234 (1) 631-4500

UBA House, 10th and 13th Floors Fax: +234 (1) 844-9963
57 Marina Fax: +234 (1) 844-9963
Email: services@ng.ey.com

57 Marina Lagos Nigeria

Principal Tax Contact and Business Tax Services Leader

★ Akinbiyi Abudu +234 (1) 631-4500

Mobile: +234 806-240-4902 Email: akinbiyi.abudu@ng.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Akinbiyi Abudu +234 (1) 631-4500

Mobile: +234 806-240-4902 Email: akinbiyi.abudu@ng.ey.com

Sandra Momah +234 (1) 631-4517

Mobile: + 234 811-209-3056 Email: sandra.momah@ng.ey.com

Adesope Ojo +234 (1) 631-4500

Mobile: +234 905-397-5812 Email: adesope.ojo@ng.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Akinbiyi Abudu +234 (1) 631-4500

Mobile: +234 806-240-4902 Email: akinbiyi.abudu@ng.ey.com

Temitope Oni +234 (1) 631-4500

Mobile: +234 811-394-4833 Email: temitope.oni@ng.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Akinbiyi Abudu +234 (1) 631-4500

Mobile: +234 806-240-4902 Email: akinbiyi.abudu@ng.ey.com

Temitope Samagbeyi +234 (1) 631-4657

Mobile +234 708-768-1113

Email: temitope.samagbeyi@ng.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

James Adeagbo +234 (1) 631-4500

Mobile: +234 811-209-3030 Email: james.adeagbo@ng.ey.com

Dolapo Alli +234 (1) 631-4500

Mobile: +234 811-209-2998 Email: dolapo.alli@ng.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Michael Aluko +234 (1) 631-4500

Mobile: +234 802-343-4033 Email: michael.aluko@ng.ey.com

Zion Athora +234 (1) 631-4500

Mobile: +234 811-209-3045 Email: zion.athora@ng.ey.com

Kayode Faboyede +234 (1) 631-4500

Mobile: +234 811-249-4364

Email: kayode.faboyede@ng.ey.com

Indirect Tax

★ Chinyere Ike

+234 (1) 631-4500 Mobile: +234 803-571-7211 Email: chinyere.ike@ng.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	
Large Companies	30 (a)
Medium Companies	20 (b)
Small Companies	0 (c)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	10
Withholding Tax (%) (d)	
Investment Income (e)	
Dividends	10 (f)
Interest	10 (g)
Rental Income	10
Royalties	10
Building, Construction and Related Activities	2.5
Contract for Supplies	5
Consulting, Management and Technical Services	10 (h)
Commissions	10
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited (i)

- (a) Large companies are companies with annual gross turnover over NGN100 million.
- (b) Medium companies are companies with annual gross turnover between NGN25 million and NGN100 million.
- (c) Small companies are companies with annual gross turnover of NGN25 million and below.
- (d) The withholding taxes are applicable to residents and nonresidents.
- (e) For nonresidents, these are final taxes. For resident companies, only the withholding tax on dividends is a final tax.
- (f) Certain dividends are exempt (see Section B).
- (g) Certain interest is exempt (see Section C).
- (h) The rate is 5% for private businesses (sole proprietorships) and partnerships.
- (i) Insurance companies may carry forward losses indefinitely.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are subject to tax on their worldwide profits. Nonresident companies are taxed only on the profits of their operations attributable to Nigeria through a fixed base or permanent establishment. However, if a nonresident company performs a single contract for survey, deliveries, installation or construction for a customer in Nigeria, the entire contract sum should be taxable in Nigeria, regardless of whether a portion of the contract is performed outside Nigeria.

Taxable income derived by foreign companies includes income from digital services if such foreign companies have significant economic presence in Nigeria. In addition, profits arising from consultancy or professional services, including technical and management services, with respect to offshore services rendered by a person outside Nigeria to a person resident in Nigeria is subject to tax if such foreign companies have significant economic presence in Nigeria.

A company is resident in Nigeria if it is incorporated in Nigeria. A foreign company that intends to carry on a trade or business in

Nigeria is required by the Companies and Allied Matters Act to incorporate a Nigerian company.

Assessable profits from all sources accruing in the accounting period are aggregated for tax purposes. Total profit on which tax is assessed is calculated by deducting capital allowances (tax depreciation) from the aggregate of assessable profits.

Rates of corporate tax

Corporate income tax. The corporate income tax rate due from a company is dependent on the company's turnover. Large companies with turnover greater than NGN100 million are taxed at a rate of 30%. Medium companies with turnover between NGN25 million and NGN100 million are taxed at a rate of 20%. Small companies are exempt from corporate income tax.

Tax holidays. Limited liability companies that are registered in Nigeria and that perform activities that qualify for pioneer status may apply for pioneer status, which is granted to companies in industries that are considered vital to Nigeria's economic development. A company with pioneer status is granted a tax holiday of up to three years, with a possible extension for two years.

Approved enterprises operating in export free-trade zones are exempt from all federal, state and local government taxes, levies and rates. Export-oriented companies located outside free-trade zones may qualify for income tax exemptions if certain conditions are met.

New companies engaged in the mining of solid minerals also benefit from a tax holiday during their first three years of operations. Under the Mining and Minerals Act 2007, the tax holiday can be extended for two years.

Oil and gas companies. Companies engaged in the marketing and distribution of gas for domestic and industrial use (downstream operations) are subject to the Companies Income Tax Act.

Beginning from the date on which they begin production, companies engaged in gas utilization (downstream operations) should benefit from an initial three-year tax holiday. This tax holiday is renewable for an additional two years after the tax holiday expires if the company is performing satisfactorily. The companies also benefit from accelerated capital allowances after the tax-holiday period. These allowances consist of the following:

- An annual allowance of 90% with a 10% retention for investment in plant and machinery
- An additional 15% investment allowance, which does not reduce the cost of the asset for the purposes of calculating the annual allowance

However, these incentives do not apply if the company has claimed or wishes to claim pioneer status incentives for the same qualifying investment.

Companies engaged in gas exploration are subject to the Companies Income Tax Act.

Companies engaged in the exploration and production of oil and gas are deemed to be in the upstream sector of the oil and gas sector and are subject to tax under the Petroleum Profit Tax Act. The applicable Petroleum Profit Tax rate is 85%. A reduced rate of 65.75% applies to companies for their first five years of petroleum operations. However, for petroleum operations carried out under the production-sharing contract regime, the applicable rate is 50%.

A gas-flaring penalty is imposed on oil companies for wasteful disposals of gases through burning in oil fields and refineries.

Minimum tax. Companies are required to pay minimum corporate tax if the minimum tax is greater than their actual tax liability. The minimum tax is levied at 0.5% of the gross turnover of the company less franked investment income (in this context, franked investment income refers to dividend income received by a company on which withholding tax has already been paid).

The minimum tax does not apply to companies until the fifth year after the commencement of business. Companies that earn gross turnover of less than NGN25 million and companies engaged in an agricultural trade or business are exempt from the minimum tax requirement.

Withholding tax. The withholding tax rate on dividends, interest, rent and royalties for residents and for recipients in non-treaty countries is generally 10%. However, certain dividends are exempt from tax (see Dividends). Taxable interest income includes interest on all time deposits with banks and on savings passbook accounts of NGN50,000 and above. Certain types of interest income are exempt from tax (see Section C). Tax withheld from dividends and interest accruing to nonresident companies is regarded as a final tax. For resident companies, the withholding tax from dividends is also regarded as a final tax, but they must account for other investment income in their tax returns and claim credit for tax withheld. Both resident and nonresident companies must include in their tax returns earned income subject to withholding and claim the tax withheld as a credit.

Exemption of convertible currencies derived from tourists. Twenty-five percent of income in convertible currencies derived from hotel guests is exempt from tax, provided that such income is put in a reserve fund to be used within five years for the building and expansion of hotels, conference centers and facilities for the purpose of tourism development.

Capital gains. Capital gains tax is chargeable on the gains accruing from the disposal of all types of assets, including the following:

- Land and buildings
- · Options, debts and other property rights
- Any currency other than Nigerian currency
- Any form of property created by the person disposing of it or otherwise coming to be owned without being acquired
- Movable assets (motor vehicles)

For nonresident companies, the location of the assets and whether the proceeds from the sale are brought into or received in Nigeria are important considerations in determining whether the relevant gain is subject to capital gains tax in Nigeria.

The taxable gain is the difference between the consideration accruing on the disposal of an asset and its original cost together with expenses incurred on its disposal.

Any loss incurred on a disposal may not be offset against the gains accruing from the disposal of another asset for the purpose of calculating capital gains tax. However, if assets are sold under a single agreement comprising two or more transactions, the transactions may be treated as a single disposal for the purpose of calculating capital gains. Taxable gains are assessed in the year of disposal of an asset. The capital gains tax rate is 10%.

A company may claim rollover relief if the proceeds from the disposal of an asset used in a trade or business are applied within a year before or after the disposal toward the acquisition of a similar asset to be used in the same trade or business.

Dividends. Dividends are generally subject to a final 10% withholding tax.

Dividends distributed from pioneer profit and by small companies (see *Rates of corporate tax*) are exempt from tax.

Administration

Tax authority. The Federal Inland Revenue Service (Establishment) Act, which was enacted in 2007, established the Federal Inland Revenue Service (FIRS). The FIRS is responsible for assessing, collecting and accounting for tax revenue accruable to the federal government of Nigeria.

Filing and tax payment. The FIRS is responsible for administering and collecting companies' income tax, petroleum profits tax (see Section D) and capital gains tax imposed on companies.

The tax year is from 1 January to 31 December. Under the self-assessment regime modified by the government in December 2011, all companies subject to tax must compute their tax liability, make payment and file their tax return with the FIRS on or before the due date. The due date for filing of the company income tax return is six months after the end of its accounting year or within 18 months after its date of incorporation. A penalty of NGN50,000 is imposed for the first month of lateness in filing a return and NGN25,000 for each subsequent month.

A taxpayer must apply to the tax authority to make installment tax payments. The final installment must be paid not later than the due date.

A 10% penalty and interest at the prevailing bank lending rate are imposed for late payment of assessed tax.

There is a tax credit of 2% (medium companies) and 1% (large companies) of tax payable for the early payment of tax liability up to 90 days before the due date. Such credit should be utilized in the subsequent year.

Tax refunds. The reforms to the tax system in Nigeria included the introduction of a tax refund system. After auditing a company's documents, the FIRS determines whether an overpayment was made.

Excess dividend tax. If dividends are distributed from profits on which no tax is payable as a result of no taxable profits or taxable profits that are less than the amount of dividends paid, the company paying the dividends is charged to tax on the dividends as if

such dividends are the taxable profits of the company for the relevant year of assessment. The following types of income are excluded from the application of excess dividend tax:

- Dividends paid out of retained earnings, provided that the dividends are paid out of profits that have been subject to tax under the relevant tax legislation
- Dividends paid out of tax-exempt income under the relevant tax legislation
- All franked investment income
- Distributions made by a real estate investment company to its shareholders from rental income and dividend income received on behalf of its shareholders

Foreign tax relief. Foreign tax relief for the avoidance of double taxation is governed by tax treaties with other countries. If foreign tax is paid to a country that does not have a tax treaty with Nigeria, resident companies may claim the foreign tax paid as a tax-deductible expense.

C. Determination of trading profit

General. Taxable income is based on financial statements prepared on commercial principles (that is, International Financial Reporting Standards [IFRS], adopted in 2012). Trading profit is adjusted for deductions not allowed for tax purposes and for profits or gains not subject to tax.

Investment income earned abroad is tax-exempt if it is brought into Nigeria through the Central Bank of Nigeria or through any bank or other corporate body appointed by the Minister of Finance as an authorized dealer.

Interest received by banks on loans with a moratorium of at least 18 months and with an interest rate that is not more than the base lending rate at the time the loan was granted is exempt from tax if the following circumstances exist:

- The loans are granted to agricultural trades or businesses.
- The loans are granted to companies or individuals engaged in the manufacturing of plant and machinery in Nigeria.
- The loans are granted for working capital for any cottage industry established by the company.

Interest on bank loans granted for the manufacturing of goods for export are exempt from tax if certain specified conditions are met.

Interest on foreign loans is exempt from tax in accordance with the following percentages.

Repayment period including moratorium	Grace period	Tax exemption allowed (%)
More than 7 years	Not less than 2 years	70
5 to 7 years	Not less than 18 months	40
2 to 4 years	Not less than 12 months	10
Less than 2 years	None	0

Interest earned by a nonresident company on a deposit account consisting entirely of foreign-currency transfers is exempt from tax. In addition, interest on foreign-currency accounts maintained or operated in Nigeria is exempt from tax.

The following are exempt from income tax, effective from 2 January 2012:

- Trading income derived from short-term federal government securities, such as treasury bills and promissory notes
- Trading income derived from bonds issued by federal, state and local governments and their agencies
- Trading income derived from bonds issued by corporate bodies including supranationals
- Interest earned by holders of the bonds and securities listed

These exemptions are for a period of 10 years with the exception of income derived from bonds issued by the federal government, which have an indefinite exemption.

Expenses must be wholly, reasonably, exclusively and necessarily incurred for the purpose of the trade or business to be deductible for tax purposes.

Deductions are not allowed for the following:

- Losses reimbursable under an insurance contract or a contract of indemnity
- Donations made to bodies and institutions not specified in Schedule 5 of the Companies Income Tax Act
- Subscriptions to social organizations

Limitations apply to the deductibility of the following:

- Interest on loans from foreign related parties
- Donations to approved bodies and institutions
- Research and development
- Management fees
- Royalties

Inventory. The tax law does not prescribe any basis for the valuation of inventory, provided a method is used consistently from year to year. However, subject to certain exceptions stated in the IFRS issued by the International Accounting Standards Board, stocks must be valued at the lower of cost and net realizable value.

Tax depreciation (capital allowances)

Initial and annual allowances. Annual allowances are granted under the straight-line method. The company deducts the initial allowance from the asset's cost once in the life of an asset and then applies the annual allowance rate to the balance. The following are rates of initial and annual allowances.

Qualifying expenditure	Initial allowance (%)	Annual allowance (%)
Buildings (industrial and		
non-industrial)	15	10
Mining	95	Nil
Plant		
Agricultural production	95	Nil
Others	50	25
Furniture and fittings	25	20
Motor vehicles		
Public transportation	95	Nil
Others	50	25
Plantation equipment	95	Nil

Qualifying expenditure	Initial allowance (%)	Annual allowance (%)
Housing estate	50	25
Ranching and plantation	30	50
Research and development	95	Nil

Investment allowances. An investment allowance at a rate of 10% is granted for expenditure incurred on plant and equipment. If the expenditure is for replacement of obsolete industrial plant and equipment, an investment tax credit of 15% is granted. The investment allowance is not taken into account in determining the tax written-down value of the asset. It is granted in addition to the initial allowance.

Initial and annual allowances are recaptured on the sale of an asset if the sales price exceeds the tax written-down value. The amount recaptured may not exceed the initial and capital allowances granted. Amounts recaptured are taxed as ordinary income at the regular corporate tax rates.

Investment tax relief. Investment tax relief is similar to the rural investment allowance. It is granted for expenditures on certain infrastructural facilities by companies established at least 20 kilometers (12.4 miles) from such facilities. The following are the types of facilities and the applicable percentages of the relief:

Electricity: 50% Water: 30% Tarred road: 15%

The investment tax relief may be claimed for three years. A company that has enjoyed or is enjoying pioneer status (see Section B) may not claim the relief.

Companies engaged in research and development activities may claim a tax credit of 20% of their qualifying capital expenditure.

Relief for losses. Trade and business losses may be carried forward to offset profits of the same trade or business for an unlimited number of years. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Each company must file a separate tax return. No provisions exist for filing consolidated returns or offsetting losses and capital allowances against profits within a group of companies.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, levied on specified goods and services, including goods manufactured or assembled in Nigeria, imported goods,	
certain bank services and services performed by professionals	7.5
Education tax, on assessable income; the	
tax is deductible for purposes of the petroleum profits tax	2

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Pension contributions, on monthly gross	
salary (for pension purposes, gross salary	
consists of basic pay, housing and transport	
allowances); paid by	
Employer	10
Employee	8
(Expatriates covered by a plan in their	
home country may qualify for exclusion.)	
Information technology levy; imposed	
on before-tax profits of specified	
companies and enterprises with annual	
turnover of NGN100 million or more	1

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Foreign investors that intend to set up businesses in Nigeria must register with the Nigeria Investment Promotion Commission and obtain a Certificate of Capital Importation from authorized foreign-exchange dealers through whom foreign currency is imported. This certificate, which serves as documentary evidence of the importation of the currency, guarantees the unconditional transferability of dividends and interest and the repatriation of capital through authorized dealers.

Companies are free to determine the amount of dividends distributed. The application to remit dividends must be submitted with the Certificate of Capital Importation and a tax clearance certificate, which establishes that tax was paid or that no tax is due with respect to the dividends to be remitted. If the appropriate amount of tax is withheld from dividends and interest paid to nonresidents, no additional tax clearance is required.

Remittances of royalties and technical fees payable to foreign companies require the approval of the underlying agreements by the National Office for Technology Acquisition and Promotion. Permission is granted if the royalties and fees are within certain prescribed limits.

Importation and exportation of the naira (NGN), the Nigerian currency, are regulated.

Exporters must open a local domiciliary bank account marked "Export Proceeds" and must credit their foreign-currency export earnings to this account.

Anti-avoidance provisions. Under the general anti-avoidance provisions, if the tax authority determines that a disposition has not in fact had an effect or that a transaction that reduces or would reduce the amount of any tax payable is artificial or fictitious, it may disregard any such disposition or transaction or direct that appropriate adjustments be made to the tax liability. These actions are designed to counteract the reduction of the tax liability that would otherwise result from the transaction. Any company concerned is then assessed accordingly. For this purpose, a disposition includes a trust, grant, covenant, agreement or arrangement.

Transfer pricing. The Transfer Pricing Regulations, which took effect on 2 August 2012, apply to transactions between connected taxable persons (related parties, as defined in the regulations). Connected taxable persons entering into transactions to which the regulations apply must determine the taxable profits resulting from such transactions in a manner that is consistent with the arm's-length principle. For purposes of the regulations, a permanent establishment is treated as a separate entity, and a transaction between a permanent establishment and its head office or other connected taxable persons is considered a controlled transaction subject to the regulations. Key provisions of the regulations include those pertaining to the following:

- Entities and transactions to which the regulations apply
- Methods that may be used to determine arm's-length prices
- Documentation that must be maintained to support the arm'slength price and advance pricing agreements

The regulations must be applied in a manner consistent with the arm's-length principle in Article 9 of the United Nations (UN) and Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Model Tax Conventions on Income and Capital, the OECD Transfer Pricing Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises and Tax Administrations, and the UN Transfer Pricing Manual.

Country-by-Country Reporting. The federal government of Nigeria formally released the Income Tax (Country-by-Country Reporting) Regulations, 2018, with an effective date of 1 January 2018. The regulations provide the framework for the automatic exchange of Country-by-Country Reports in accordance with the Multilateral Competent Authority Agreement signed by Nigeria in January 2016 and ratified by the Federal Executive Council in August 2016.

Debt-to-equity rules. The interest deduction with respect to loans obtained from foreign connected persons is restricted to 30% of earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA). The excess interest expense may be carried forward for a period of not more than the five subsequent years. This restriction does not apply to Nigerian subsidiaries of foreign companies engaged in banking and insurance business.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Belgium	7.5	7.5	7.5
Canada	7.5	7.5	7.5
China Mainland	7.5	7.5	7.5
Czech Republic	7.5	7.5	7.5
France	7.5	7.5	7.5
Italy*	7.5	7.5	7.5
Netherlands	7.5	7.5	7.5
Pakistan	7.5	7.5	7.5
Philippines	7.5	7.5	7.5
Romania	7.5	7.5	7.5
Singapore	7.5	7.5	7.5
Slovak Republic	7.5	7.5	7.5
South Africa	7.5	7.5	7.5
Spain	7.5	7.5	7.5

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
United Kingdom	7.5	7.5	7.5
Non-treaty jurisdictions	10	10	10

^{*} The treaty with Italy applies to air and shipping only.

Nigeria has signed double tax treaties with Bulgaria, Korea (South), Mauritius, Poland, Qatar Sweden and the United Arab Emirates, but these treaties have not yet been ratified.

Nigeria has concluded negotiations on double tax treaties with Cameroon and Ghana.

Nigeria has begun tax treaty negotiations with Algeria and Tunisia.

North Macedonia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Skopje	GMT +1
Bul. 8mi Septemvri Building 3, 4th Floor 1000 Skopje North Macedonia	+389 (2) 311-3310 Fax: +389 (2) 311-3438 Email: eyskopje@mk.ey.com
Principal Tax Contacts ★ Milen Raikov	+359 (2) 817-7100 Mobile: +359 (886) 183-933 Email: milen.raikov@bg.ey.com
★ Viktor Mitev	+359 (2) 817-7100 Mobile: +359 (889) 100-425 Email: viktor.mitev@bg.ey.com
★ Kalina Depinova	+389 (2) 311-0100 Mobile: +389 (72) 236-031 Email: kalina.depinova@mk.ey.com

North Macedonia, which was a republic of the former Yugoslavia, gained its independence in 1991. The country changed its name to North Macedonia in 2019. Because of the rapidly changing economic situation in North Macedonia, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	10
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	10
Branch Tax Rate (%)	10
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	10
Interest	10
Royalties from Patents and Know-how	10
Fees for Management, Consulting, Financial,	
Research and Development Services	10
Rent and Payments under Leases of Immovable	
Property	10
Insurance Premiums	10
Payments for Telecommunication Services	10
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	3

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. North Macedonian companies are subject to corporate tax on their worldwide income. North Macedonian companies are companies incorporated in North Macedonia. Foreign companies are taxed in North Macedonia on their profits generated from activities conducted through a permanent

establishment in the country and on income from North Macedonian sources.

Rate of corporate income tax. The corporate income tax rate is 10%

Tax incentives. Tax incentives available in North Macedonia are described below.

Tax relief for reinvested profits. As of January 2015, companies may claim tax relief for the amount of profits reinvested in business-related tangible and intangible assets, including investments in tangible assets procured through financial leasing. No relief is available for profits reinvested in cars, furniture, carpets, audiovisual devices and other decorative objects used to equip administrative premises. Assets acquired or leased under the tax relief may not be sold or otherwise disposed of within the five-year period beginning with the year in which the investment is made. If this condition is not satisfied, the company must pay the tax saved.

Technological Industrial Development Zones. Companies are exempt from income tax for the first 10 years of their activities in a Technological Industrial Development Zone, subject to the conditions and procedures established in the Law on Technological Industrial Development Zones.

Capital gains and losses. Capital gains are included in taxable income and are subject to tax at the regular corporate income tax rate of 10%.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year.

Companies must make advance monthly payments of corporate income tax by the 15th day of each month. The tax base for the monthly payments equals ¹/₁₂ of the tax determined for the preceding year adjusted by the percentage of the cumulative growth of retail prices in the country in the preceding year.

Companies must file annual tax returns by 15 March of the year following the tax year. Filing of monthly tax returns is not required. If the tax determined in an annual tax return is more than the amount of advance tax paid, the company must pay the difference within 30 days after the filing due date. Any overpaid amount must be refunded within 30 days following the request of the taxpayer.

Dividends. Dividends paid to foreign companies are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 10% on the net amount of the distributed dividends (that is, after deduction of the 10% corporate tax), unless tax treaty relief applies. Remittances of profits by branches to their home countries are not subject to withholding tax.

Dividends distributed to resident companies are exempt from corporate tax.

Foreign tax relief. Resident companies may claim a tax credit for foreign income tax paid, but the amount of the credit may not exceed the 10% profit tax imposed in North Macedonia on the foreign-source income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Companies pay income tax on the profit realized in the year, increased by the amount of the nondeductible expenses.

Inventories. Inventories are valued at cost, but the value for tax purposes may not exceed the sales value on the date when taxable income is determined.

Provisions. Provisions booked for current liabilities are deductible for tax purposes. Write-offs of receivables are not taxdeductible, unless such receivables are from companies in liquidation or bankruptcy and are confirmed by the bankruptcy trustee.

Tax depreciation. Tax depreciation is a tax-deductible expense as long as the depreciation is in line with the rates determined by the authorities. Depreciation costs of revaluated assets are deemed a nondeductible expense. Written-off assets with remaining value can be depreciated in full and the relevant costs are deemed deductible, provided that the taxpayer has approval from the tax authorities for treating the depreciation costs as deductible expenses.

Relief for losses. As of 1 January 2015, losses may be carried forward for three years. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Group registration is not permitted in North Macedonia.

D. Other significant taxes

Diesel D-1 (petrol for use

in motor cars)

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

5	
Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax; imposed on goods sold and	
services rendered in North Macedonia, on sales	
of real property in North Macedonia and on	
imports; certain items are exempt, such as	
banking, insurance and other financial activities	
Standard rate	18%
Reduced rate (for food products for human	
use, drinking water from public water supply	
systems, books, brochures and newspapers,	
certain materials and fixed assets for agricultur	re,
drugs and medicine products for human use,	
computers, printers and accessories, software,	
equipment that is used for the production of	
solar electricity and passenger transport)	5%
Exports	0%
Excise tax on sales in North Macedonia and on	
imports of various items; tax is imposed at ad va	alorem
rates, which are applied to the sales or import	
price, or at specific rates, which are expressed	
in North Macedonian denars per unit of goods;	for
petrol, Diesel D-1 and gas, the rates are	
subject to change every two weeks	
_ 3 , 2 ,	

MKD21.692 to MKD24.396 per liter

MKD15.121 per liter

Nature of tax Rate Heating oil MKD6.136 per liter MKD0.10 per kilogram Fuel oil Alcoholic beverages MKD340 per liter of pure alcohol Beer MKD4 per percentage

of alcohol in a liter MKD21.37 per piece Cigars and cigarillos Cigarettes MKD2.453 per piece plus 9% of the retail price

Other tobacco products

Taxes contained in Property Tax Law

Nasal tobacco and chewing tobacco MKD1,800 per kilogram Smokeless tobacco products MKD2,500 per kilogram

Property tax; annual tax on owners of immovable property, including non-rural land, residential buildings or apartments, industrial, business and administrative buildings, and garages and other structures; tax base is the market value of the real estate or movable property; tax return must be filed by 31 January (only if changes have occurred since the previous period) Tax on sales and other transfers of real estate and rights to real estate; tax base is the market value of the real estate or right at the time of the sale; for exchanges, the tax base is the difference between the market values of the items being exchanged;

0.1% to 0.2%

2% to 4%

be filed within 15 days after the transfer of the property Inheritance and endowment tax, on the inheritance or endowment of immovable or movable property; tax applies regardless of whether inheritance or endowment is granted in a will or is acquired under the inheritance law or under an endowment agreement; tax base is the market value of the inheritance and endowment, reduced by debts and expenses; tax is paid by resident and nonresident recipients, including companies;

tax payable by transferor; tax return must

tax return must be filed within 15 days after the transfer of the property

Individuals in first line of heritage 0% Individuals in second line of heritage 2% to 3% All others 4% to 5%

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in North Macedonia is the denar (MKD). All transactions in North Macedonia must be made in denars.

The National Bank of the Republic of North Macedonia, which is the central bank, is exempt from income tax.

Residents and nonresidents may maintain foreign-currency accounts at commercial banks.

Registration with the central bank is required for the following transactions:

- · Obtaining or granting loans
- · Paying or receiving cash
- · Opening bank accounts abroad

Transfer pricing. North Macedonia has transfer-pricing rules. Under these rules, the tax authorities may adjust the taxable income of taxpayers derived from transactions with related companies if they deem prices paid (or charged) to related companies for various types of items to be excessive. In such circumstances, the difference between prices stated in financial statements and arm's-length prices is subject to tax. Taxpayers whose total annual turnover exceeds MKD60 million (approximately EUR976,000) must file an annual transfer-pricing report with the corporate income tax return. Taxpayers whose volume of related-party transactions does not exceed MKD10 million (approximately EUR163,000) per year or whose related parties are North Macedonian tax residents only are required to submit a "short" transfer-pricing report with the corporate income tax return.

Debt-to-equity ratios. Under thin-capitalization rules, interest on loans received from shareholders owning at least 20% of the capital of the borrower or on loans guaranteed by such shareholders is subject to tax to the extent that such interest corresponds to the excess of the loan balance over three times the shareholders' share in the equity of the borrower.

The thin-capitalization restrictions apply only to loans provided by direct shareholders that are nonresidents. In addition, the 20% participation threshold is alternatively measured by reference to voting rights. Loans provided from financial institutions are excluded from the thin-capitalization restrictions. Newly established entities are excluded in their first three years of operations.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	10	10	10
Austria	0/15 (i)	0	0
Azerbaijan	8	0/8 (b)	8
Belarus	5/15 (a)	10	10
Belgium	0/10/15 (ff)	10	10
Bosnia and Herzegovina	5/15 (aa)	10	10
Bulgaria	5/15 (a)	0/10 (b)	10
China Mainland	5	0/10 (cc)	10
Croatia	5/15 (a)	0/10 (e)	10
Czech Republic	5/15 (a)	0	10
Denmark	0/5/15 (f)	0	10
Egypt (w)	10	10	10
Estonia	0/5 (a)	0/5 (k)	5
Finland	0/15 (g)	0/10 (h)	0
France	0/15 (d)	0	0
Germany	5/15 (q)	0/5 (z)	5
Hungary	5/15 (a)	0	0
India	10	0/10 (b)	10
Iran	10	10	10
Ireland	0/5/10 (r)	0	0

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Italy	5/15 (a)	0/10 (j)	0
Kazakhstan	5/15 (aa)	0/10 (e)	10
Kosovo	0/5 (aa)	10	10
Kuwait	0	0	15
Latvia	5/10 (q)	0/5 (t)	5/10 (u)
Lithuania	0/10 (i)	0/10 (e)	10
Luxembourg	5/15 (a)	0	5
Moldova	5/10 (a)	5	10
Morocco	10	10	10
Netherlands	0/15 (i)	0	0
Norway	0/10/15 (x)	0/5 (y)	5
Poland	5/15 (a)	$0/10 \ (k)$	10
Qatar	0	0	5
Romania	5	0/10(1)	10
Russian Federation	10	10	10
Saudi Arabia	5	0/5 (dd)	10
Serbia and Montenegro	5/15 (a)	10	10
Slovak Republic	5	10	10
Slovenia	5/15 (a)	10	10
Spain	5/15 (q)	0/5 (p)	5
Sweden	0/15 (a)	$0/10 \ (m)$	0
Switzerland	5/15 (a)	0/10 (n)	0
Taiwan	10	0/10 (c)	10
Turkey	5/10 (a)	0/10 (o)	10
Ukraine	5/15 (a)	0/10 (e)	10
United Arab			
Emirates (w)	5	0/5 (ee)	5
United Kingdom	0/5/15 (v)	0/10 (s)	0
Vietnam (w)	5/10/15 (bb)	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	10	10	10

- (a) The lower rate applies if the recipient of the dividend is a company (other than a partnership) that holds at least 25% of the equity of the payer of the dividends.
- (b) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is the government or the central bank.
- (c) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is the government, a municipality, the central bank or an agency fully owned and controlled by the government or a municipality (debts indirectly financed by the government, a local authority or the central bank).
- (d) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the dividend is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 10% of the equity of the payer of the dividends.
- (e) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is the government, municipalities, the central bank, other financial institutions fully owned by the government or municipalities, or other legal entities that are directly financed by the government, the central bank or municipalities.
- (f) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a pension fund or other similar institution providing pension schemes in which individuals may participate to secure retirement benefits. The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividend is a company (other than a partnership) that holds at least 25% of the equity of the payer of the dividends and if such holding is maintained for an uninterrupted period of at least one year and the dividends are declared within that period.
- (g) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the dividend is a company (other than a partnership) that holds at least 10% of the voting power of the payer of the dividends.
- (h) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is the State of Finland, Bank of Finland, Finnish Fund for Industrial Co-operation or if the interest is from loans supported by the government of Finland.
- The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the dividend is a company (other than a
 partnership) that holds at least 10% of the equity of the payer of the dividends.

- (j) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is the government, municipalities or their fully owned entities or if the interest payments arise from loans of other agencies or instrumentalities (including financial institutions) based on agreements between the governments.
- (k) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is the government including municipalities, the central bank and financial institutions controlled by the government or if the interest is derived from loans guaranteed by the government.
- (1) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is the government including municipalities, agencies or banks of the government or municipalities or if the interest is derived from loans warranted, insured or financed by the government.
- (m) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - The beneficial owner of the interest is the state, a statutory body or the central bank.
 - The interest is paid on loans approved by the government of the country of the interest payer.
 - The interest is paid on loans granted by the SWEDCORP, Swedfund International AB, the Swedish Export Credits Guarantee Board or any other public institution with the objective of promoting exports or development.
 - The interest is paid on bank loans.
- (n) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner obtained the interest with respect to sales on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or with respect to sales on credit of merchandise between enterprises or if the interest is paid on bank loans.
- (o) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is the government, municipalities or the central bank.
- (p) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner obtained the interest with respect to sales on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or with respect to sales on credit of merchandise between enterprises or if the interest is paid on long-term bank loans (over five years).
- (q) The lower rate applies if the recipient of the dividend is a company (other than a partnership) that holds at least 10% of the equity of the payer of the dividends.
- (r) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends owns at least 25% of the equity of the payer of the dividends for the entire 12-month period ending on the date of payment of the dividend or if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a pension scheme. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds at least 10% of the voting power of the payer of the dividends.
- (s) The 0% rate applies to interest paid with respect to a loan granted or credit extended by an enterprise to another enterprise and to interest paid to political subdivisions, local authorities or public entities.
- (t) The 0% rate applies to interest paid with respect to a loan granted or credit extended for the sale of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment (unless the sale or loan is between related persons), and to interest paid to the government including local authorities, the central bank and financial institutions wholly owned by the government.
- (u) The higher rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, movies or tapes for radio and television broadcasting.
- (v) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends owns at least 25% of the equity of the payer of the dividends for the entire 12-month period ending on the date of payment of the dividend or if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a pension scheme. The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividend is a company (other than a partnership) that holds at least 10% of the equity of the payer of the dividends.
- (w) This treaty is not yet in force.
- (x) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is the central bank of Norway, the government pension plan of Norway or Norfund or, in case of North Macedonia, the central bank of North Macedonia. The 10% rate applies if the recipient of the dividend is a company (other than a partnership) that holds at least 25% of the equity of the payer of the dividends.
- (y) The 0% rate applies to the following:
 - Interest paid to the government of a contracting state, a political subdivision or local authority thereof, the central bank of a contracting state or an institution wholly owned by the government of a contracting state
 - Interest paid on a loan insured or guaranteed by a governmental institution for the purpose of promoting exports
 - Interest paid with respect to the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment

- (z) The 0% rate applies to the following:
 - Interest paid with respect to the sale of commercial or scientific equipment on credit
 - Interest paid with respect to the sale of goods by an enterprise to another enterprise on credit
 - Interest paid on a loan guaranteed by the Federal Republic of Germany with respect to the export of foreign direct investment
 - Interest paid to the government of the Federal Republic of Germany, the Deutsche Bundesbank, the Kreditanstalt fur Wiederaufba, the Deutsche Investitions-und Entwicklungsesellschaft or the North Macedonian government
- (aa) The lower rate applies if the recipient of the dividend is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the equity of the payer of the dividends.
- (bb) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividend is a company that holds directly at least 70% of the equity of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies if the recipient of the company holds at least 25%, but no more that 70%, of the equity of the payer of the dividends.
- (cc) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is the government, municipalities, the central bank, other financial institutions fully owned by the government or other legal entities that are indirectly financed by the government, the central bank or municipalities.
- (dd) The 0% rate applies if the payer or the beneficial owner of the interest is the government, including municipalities, the central bank and financial institutions fully owned by the government.
- (ee) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is the state, a local government, the central bank, the Abu Dhabi Investment Authority, the Abu Dhabi Office, the International Petroleum Investment Company, the Abu Dhabi Investment Council, the Dubai Investment Company, the Mubadala Development Company, the United Arab Emirates Investment Authority, the Al Dafra Holding Company or any other institution created by the government or a local authority or local government, other than the state, that is recognized as an integral part of that government.
- (ff) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the dividend is a company that holds at least 25% of the equity of the payer of the dividends. The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividend is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the equity of the payer of the dividends.

Northern Mariana Islands, Commonwealth of the

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

EY +1 (670) 234-8300 Suite 209 Fax: +1 (670) 234-8302

Oleai Business Center Email: ernst.young@saipan.com

P.O. Box 3198 Saipan, MP 96950

Principal Tax Contact

lan T. Zimms +1 (671) 649-3700

(resident in Tamuning, Guam) Email: ian.zimms@gu.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Ian T. Zimms +1 (671) 649-3700

(resident in Tamuning, Guam) Email: ian.zimms@gu.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Edmund Brobesong +1 (671) 648-5942

(resident in Tamuning, Guam) Email: edmund.brobesong@gu.ey.com

People Advisory Services

lan T. Zimms +1 (671) 649-3700

(resident in Tamuning, Guam) Email: ian.zimms@gu.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	21 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	21 (a)
Branch Income Tax Rate (%)	21 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	30 (a)(b)
Interest	30 (a)(b)(c)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	30 (a)(b)
Branch Profits Tax	30 (a)(d)
Net Operating Losses (Years)(e)	
Carryback	0
~ ' ^ '	

Carryforward Unlimited

(a) Income tax on income sourced within the Northern Marianas that exceeds gross revenue tax on the same income is subject to a rebate. For details, see

- Section B.

 (b) This tax is imposed on payments to nonresidents. See Section E.
- (c) Bank deposit interest not effectively connected with a trade or business in the Northern Marianas and interest on certain portfolio debt obligations are exempt from withholding tax.
- (d) This is the branch profits tax, imposed on the earnings of a foreign corporation attributable to its branch, reduced by earnings reinvested in the branch and increased by reinvested earnings withdrawn.
- (e) This is applicable to losses generated after the 2017 tax year. No deduction is available for net operating losses arising before 1 January 1985. A net operating loss deduction is generally limited to 80% of taxable income. Special rules apply to certain types of losses and entities.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporations are subject to a gross revenue tax. In addition, the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands (CNMI) has adopted the US Internal Revenue Code (IRC) as its income tax law. For a description of the income taxation of resident corporations doing business in CNMI, refer to the chapter in this book on the United States and substitute "CNMI" for each reference to the "United States."

To avoid double taxation, a credit against income tax is given for gross revenue tax paid or accrued on income earned within the Northern Marianas. If income tax on Northern Marianas income exceeds the gross revenue tax, the company is entitled to a rebate of specified percentages of the excess. The following are the rebate percentages:

- 90% of the excess up to USD20,000
- 70% of the next USD80,000
- 50% of the excess over USD100,000

Income earned by residents from foreign sources is subject to the full amount of tax under the IRC. A special rule prevents US residents from taking advantage of the rebate by changing their residence to report gains on the sale of US property or stock in US companies on their Northern Marianas tax return.

Gross revenue tax. A gross revenue tax is imposed on the gross income of businesses from their activities and investments in the CNMI. The gross revenue tax rates are shown in the following table.

Gross revenue		Rate on	
Exceeding USD	Not exceeding USD	total gross income %	
0	5,000	0	
5,000	50,000	1.5	
50,000	100,000	2	
100,000	250,000	2.5	
250,000	500,000	3	
500,000	750,000	4	
750,000	<u>-</u>	5	

These rates apply to total gross income and are not progressive.

Tax incentives. The CNMI, through the Commonwealth Development Authority, is authorized by law to grant tax rebates to qualified investors. The Commonwealth Development Authority grants Qualifying Certificates (QCs) for tax incentives to businesses engaged in activities that are deemed to be beneficial to the development of the CNMI economy. The incentives are aimed primarily at franchise restaurants, water parks, aquariums, cultural centers, theme parks, resort hotels, golf courses, convention centers, dinner theaters, special events, CNMI-based airlines, manufacturing of high-technology products and internet-related businesses. In general, QCs can provide rebates of up to 100% of income tax paid for up to 25 years.

Basis of qualified fresh-start assets. Under the Northern Marianas Territorial Income Tax, effective 1 January 1985, income from pre-1985 appreciation of Northern Marianas property is not subject to income tax. For the purposes of determining gain and

allowances for depreciation and amortization, the basis of the Northern Marianas real and personal property is the greater of the basis determined under the IRC or the fair-market value as of 1 January 1985. Fair-market value can be established either by independent appraisal or by discounting the ultimate sales price back to 1 January 1985, using the discount factors specified by regulation. Currently, rates published by the US Internal Revenue Service are used.

Administration. Income taxes are paid to the government of the Northern Marianas, which administers its tax system. In general, the administration of the Northern Marianas tax is the same as in the United States, but estimated taxes are due on the last day of the month following the end of each quarter of the tax year. The income tax rebate is not available to reduce estimated tax payments.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign tax credits are available in the Northern Marianas to reduce income tax in the same manner as foreign tax credits in the United States. The credits do not reduce gross revenue tax, which is imposed on CNMI-source income only.

C. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Hotel occupancy tax	15%
Bar tax	10%
Excise taxes on all property except school and library books and machinery and raw materials used in manufacturing	Various
Liquid fuel taxes	
Gasoline, diesel and other liquid fuels	
(refunded if used by commercial vessels	
	a gallon
Aviation fuel (reduced depending on flight	C
schedule)	3%
Social security contributions (including	
1.45% Medicare tax); imposed on	
Wages up to USD137,700 (for 2020); paid by	
Employer	6.2%
Employee	6.2%
All covered wages (for 2020; Medicare tax); paid by	
Employer	1.45%
Employee	1.45%
(Effective from 1 January 2013, an additional	
Medicare tax of 0.9% applies to wages, tips, other	
compensation and self-employment income in	
excess of USD200,000 for taxpayers who file as	
single or head of household. For married taxpayers	
filing jointly and surviving spouses, the additional	
0.9% Medicare tax applies to the couple's combined	
wages in excess of USD250,000. The additional tax	
applies only to the amount owed by the employee;	
the employer does not pay the additional tax.	
Employers withhold tax only on wages in excess of	
USD200,000.)	
Miscellaneous license fees	Various
THIS CHARLES AND THE CHARLES TO CO.	1411045

D. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. CNMI does not impose foreign-exchange controls, but large currency transfers must be reported to the US Treasury Department.

Transfer pricing. The US transfer-pricing rules apply in CNMI.

Debt-to-equity rules. The US debt-to-equity rules apply in CNMI.

E. Treaties and withholding taxes

CNMI does not participate in the US income tax treaties and has not entered into any treaties with other countries. The withholding tax rate for dividend, interest and royalty payments to nonresidents is 30%, but the rebate discussed in Section B is available if a recipient files a CNMI income tax return. In general, no withholding tax is imposed on payments between CNMI and the United States or Guam, unless the recipient exceeds certain foreign ownership and income limitations.

Norway

ev.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Oslo **GMT +1**

ΕY +47 24-00-24-00 Dronning Eufemias gate 6 Fax: +47 24-00-24-01

NO-0191 Oslo

Postboks 1156 Sentrum

NO-0107 Oslo Norway

Principal Tax Contact

Gjert Melsom

Kristian Råum

Øystein Arff Gulseth Mobile: +47 982-06-387

Email: oystein.arff.gulseth@no.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisorv

Mobile: +47 958-71-786 ★ Aleksander Grydeland

Email: aleksander.grydeland@no.ey.com

Øyvind Hovland Mobile: +47 950-39-812

> Email: oyvind.hovland@no.ey.com Mobile: +47 982-06-845

Email: gjert.melsom@no.ey.com

Mobile: +47 990-19-194 Email: kristian.raum@no.ey.com

Gunvor S. Aakvik Mobile: +47 909-45-595

Email: gunvor.aakvik@no.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Capital Markets

★ Aleksander Grydeland Mobile: +47 958-71-786

Email: aleksander.grydeland@no.ey.com

Øyvind Hovland Mobile: +47 950-39-812

Email: oyvind.hovland@no.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Mobile: +47 928-81-430 ★ Njaal Arne Høyland

Email: njaal.arne.hoeyland@no.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Operating Model Effectiveness and Transfer Pricing

* Mette Granheim Mobile: +47 416-50-572

Email: mette.granheim@no.ey.com

Sveinung Larsen Mobile: +47 982-06-202

Email: sveinung.larsen@no.ey.com

Business Tax Services and Business Tax Advisory

★ Bjørgun Jønsberg Mobile: +47 982-06-168

Email: bjorgun.jonsberg@no.ey.com

Arild Vestengen Mobile: +47 982-06-292

Email: arild.vestengen@no.ey.com

Mobile: +47 922-88-885 Egil Jakobsen

Email: egil.jakobsen@no.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Mobility

★ Johan Killengreen Mobile: +47 982-06-375

Email: johan.killengreen@no.ey.com

1244 Norway

Mobile: +47 982-06-295 Pål A. Johansen

Email: pal.a.johansen@no.ey.com

Reward

Trond Olsen Mobile: +47 908-23-452

Email: trond.olsen@no.ey.com

Indirect Tax

★ Per Oskar Tobiassen Mobile: +47 982-06-269

Email: per.oskar.tobiassen@no.ey.com

Mobile: +47 982-94-516 Cecilie Asprong Dyrnes

Email: cecilie.dyrnes@no.ey.com

Mobile: +47 982-06-387 Øystein Arff Gulseth

Email: oystein.arff.gulseth@no.ey.com

Mobile: +47 982-06-318 Agnete Haugerud

Email: agnete.haugerud@no.ey.com

Law

Joakim Marstrander Mobile: +47 481-26-326

Email: joakim.marstrander@no.ey.com

GMT +1 Bergen

EY +47 55-21-30-00 Thormølens gate 53D Fax: +47 55-21-30-03

P.O. Box 6163, Bedriftssenter

NO-5892 Bergen

Norway

Business Tax Services and Business Tax Advisory

Håkon Mastrup Mobile: +47 909-18-300

Email: hakon.mastrup@no.ey.com

Indirect Tax

 Gaute Ebeltoft Mobile: +47 982-06-476

Email: gaute.ebeltoft@no.ey.com

Law

* Astrid Foyn-Bruun Mobile: +47 415-12-989

Email: astrid.foyn-bruun@no.ey.com

GMT +1 Stavanger

ΕY +47 51-70-66-00 Vassbotnen 11A Fax: +47 51-70-66-01

P.O. Box 8015 N-4068 Stavanger

Norway

International Tax and Transaction Services — International Corporate Tax Advisory and Petroleum Tax Services

 Eivind Galta Mobile: +47 902-71-142

Email: eivind.galta@no.ey.com

Business Tax Services and Business Tax Advisory

Harry Veum Mobile: +47 976-13-311 Email: harry.veum@no.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Helen Christensen Mobile: +47 982-06-652

Email: helen.christensen@no.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Mobile: +47 416-92-160 Kari Lise Ingwardo

Email: kari.lise.ingwardo@no.ey.com

I aw

Paal Baarsrud Fagerli Mobile: +47 924-35-376

Email: paal.fagerli@no.ey.com

Unless otherwise indicated, the rates and thresholds stated in the chapter apply to 2019 income.

A. At a glance	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	22 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	22 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	22 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	25 (b)
Interest	0
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	0
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0 (c)
Carryforward	Unlimited

- (a) A 25% rate applies to companies in the financial sector (see Section B).
- (b) This tax applies to dividends paid to nonresident shareholders. Dividends paid to corporate shareholders that are tax residents and genuinely established in member states of the European Economic Area (EEA) (including the European Union [EU], Iceland and Liechtenstein) are exempt from withholding tax.
- (c) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. In general, resident companies are subject to corporate income tax on worldwide income. However, profits and losses on upstream petroleum activities in other jurisdictions are exempt from Norwegian taxation. Nonresident companies are subject to corporate income tax on income attributable to Norwegian business operations.

A company is tax resident in Norway if it is legally incorporated according to Norwegian corporate law or if its effective management is carried out in Norway.

Rates of corporate tax. The corporate tax rate is currently 22%.

In addition to the general income tax of 22%, a special petroleum tax of 56% applies to income from oil and gas production and from pipeline transportation. A special power production tax of 37% applies on top of the general income tax of 22% for the generation of hydroelectric power.

Qualifying shipping companies may elect a special shipping tax regime instead of the ordinary tax regime. Under the shipping tax regime, profits derived from shipping activities are exempt from income tax. However, companies electing the shipping tax regime must pay an insignificant tonnage excise tax. Financial income derived by shipping companies is taxed at a rate of 22%.

For companies in the financial sector, a 25% rate applies if they are within the scope of the new financial tax rules (see *Financial tax*).

Financial tax. A financial tax for companies in the financial sector was introduced from 1 January 2017. The main purpose of the financial tax is to serve as a form of substitute tax for financial businesses that are value-added tax (VAT)-exempt (that is, they benefit from the Norwegian VAT exemption for the sale and

mediation of financial services). The financial tax consists of the following two elements:

- The application of a 25% rate on the income of companies covered by the financial tax, instead of the 22% rate, which applies to companies in all other sectors
- A 5% tax on wage costs

The main rule is that all companies that conduct activities that are covered by Group K "Financial and insurance activities" (Codes 64-66) in SN2007 (the European system NACE rev. 2) are subject to the financial tax. These types of activities are referred to as financial activities. The financial tax applies only to companies with employees.

The following businesses are typically subject to the financial tax:

- · Businesses engaged in banking
- Businesses engaged in insurance (both life and general insurance)
- · Securities funds
- · Investment companies
- · Holding companies
- Pension funds
- Businesses performing services related to finance business, including administration of financial markets and mediation of securities

The 5% tax on wage cost is calculated based on the yearly payments to all of the company's employees who perform financial activities as defined in Group K in SN2007. The same base applicable to the calculation of the employer's social insurance contribution is used for the calculation of the 5% tax on wage costs.

The following exemptions apply:

- An entity that has less than 30% of its total payroll cost relating to financial activities is exempt from the 5% part of the financial tax.
- An entity that has more than 70% of its total payroll cost relating to VAT-liable financial activities is exempt from the 5% part of the financial tax.

All companies covered by the financial tax can deduct the 5% financial tax on wage cost in calculating their taxable income for corporate income tax purposes.

Capital gains. In general, capital gains derived from the disposal of business assets and shares are subject to normal corporate taxes. However, for corporate shareholders, capital gains derived from the sale of shares in limited liability companies, partnerships and certain other enterprises that are qualifying companies under the tax exemption system are exempt from tax. This tax exemption applies regardless of whether the exempted capital gain is derived from a Norwegian or a qualifying non-Norwegian company. In general, life insurance companies and pension funds are not covered by the tax exemption regime.

For shares in companies resident in another EEA member state (the EEA includes the EU, Iceland, Liechtenstein and Norway), the exemption applies regardless of the ownership participation or holding period. However, if the EEA country is regarded as a

low-tax jurisdiction (as defined in the Norwegian tax law regarding controlled foreign companies [CFCs]; see Section E), a condition for the exemption is that the EEA resident company be actually established and carrying out genuine economic activities in its home country.

For shares in non-EEA resident companies, the exemption does not apply to capital gains on the alienation of shares in the following companies:

- Companies resident in low-tax jurisdictions, as defined in the Norwegian tax law regarding CFCs; see Section E)
- Companies of which the corporate shareholder has not held at least 10% of the capital and the votes in the company for more than two years preceding the alienation

The right of companies to deduct capital losses on shares is basically eliminated to the same extent that a gain would be exempt from tax.

The exit from Norwegian tax jurisdiction of goods, merchandise, intellectual property, business assets and other items triggers capital gains taxation as if such items were sold at the fair market price on the day before the day of exit. The payment of the exit tax on business assets, financial assets (shares) and liabilities may be deferred if the taxpayer remains tax resident within the EEA. However, the deferred tax must be paid in equal installments over a period of seven years, calculated from the year of exit. Interest is calculated on the deferred tax amount. If a genuine risk of non-payment of the deferred tax exists, the taxpayer must furnish security or a guarantee for the outstanding tax payable. No deferral of the tax is available for intangible assets and inventory.

Administration. The annual tax return is due on 31 May for accounting years ending in the preceding calendar year and must be submitted electronically. Assessments are made in the year in which the return is submitted (not later than 1 December). Tax is paid in three installments. The first two are paid on 15 February and 15 April in the year after the income year, respectively, each based on ½ of the tax due from the previous assessment. The last installment represents the difference between the tax paid and the tax due, and is payable three weeks after the issuance of the assessment. Interest is charged on residual tax.

Dividends. An exemption regime with respect to dividends on shares is available to Norwegian companies if the distribution is not deductible for tax purposes at the level of the distributing entity. However, the 100% tax exemption is limited to 97% if the recipient of the dividends does not hold more than 90% of the shares in the distributing company and a corresponding part of the votes that may be given at the general meeting (that is, the companies do not constitute a tax group of companies). In such cases, the remaining 3% of the dividends is subject to 22% taxation, which results in an effective tax rate of 0.66%.

The tax exemption applies regardless of the ownership participation or holding period if the payer of the dividends is a resident in an EEA member state. However, if the EEA country is regarded as a low-tax jurisdiction, the EEA resident company needs to qualify as actually established and carrying out genuine economic activities in its home country.

For non-EEA resident companies, the exemption does not apply to dividends paid by the following companies:

- Companies resident in low-tax jurisdictions as defined in the Norwegian tax law regarding CFCs (see Section E)
- Other companies of which the recipient of the dividends has not held at least 10% of the capital and the votes of the payer for a period of more than two years that includes the distribution date

Dividends paid to nonresident shareholders are subject to a 25% withholding tax. The withholding tax rate may be reduced by tax treaties. Dividends distributed by Norwegian companies to corporate shareholders resident in EEA member states are exempt from withholding tax. This exemption applies regardless of the ownership participation or holding period. However, a condition for the exemption is that the EEA resident company be actually established and carrying out genuine economic activities in its home country.

Foreign tax relief. A tax credit is allowed for foreign tax paid by Norwegian companies, but it is limited to the proportion of the Norwegian tax that is levied on foreign-source income. Separate limitations must be calculated according to the Norwegian tax treatment of the following two different categories of foreign-source income:

- Income derived from low-tax jurisdictions and income taxable under the CFC rules
- · Other foreign-source income

For dividend income taxable in Norway (that is, dividends that are not tax-exempt under the exemption regime), Norwegian companies holding at least 10% of the share capital and the voting rights of a foreign company for a period of more than two years that includes the distribution date may also claim a tax credit for the underlying foreign corporate tax paid by the foreign company, provided the Norwegian company includes an amount equal to the tax credit in taxable income. In addition, the credit is also available for tax paid by a second-tier subsidiary, provided that the Norwegian parent indirectly holds at least 25% of the second-tier subsidiary and that the second-tier subsidiary is a resident of the same country as the first-tier subsidiary. The regime also applies to dividends paid out of profits that have been retained by the first- or second-tier subsidiary for up to four years after the year the profits were earned. The tax credit applies only to tax paid to the country where the first- and second-tier subsidiaries are resident.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. In calculating taxable income, book income shown in the annual financial statements (which must be prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles) is used as a starting point. However, the timing of income taxation is based on the realization principle. Consequently, the basic rules are that an income is taxable in the year in which the recipient obtains an unconditional right to receive the income, and an expense is deductible in the year in which the payer incurs an unconditional obligation to pay the expense. In general, all expenses, except gifts and entertainment expenses, are deductible.

Inventory. Inventory is valued at cost, which must be determined on a first-in, first-out (FIFO) basis.

Depreciation. Depreciation on fixed assets must be calculated using the declining-balance method at any rate up to a given maximum. Fixed assets (with a cost of more than NOK15,000 and with a useful life of at least 3 years) are allocated to one of the following 10 different groups.

	Group	Maximum depreciation rates (%)
A	Office equipment and similar items	30
В	Acquired goodwill	20
C	Specified vehicles	
	Trailers, trucks and buses	24
	Commercial vehicles, taxis and vehicles for	
	the transportation of disabled persons	24
	Electric trucks acquired on or after	
	20 December 2016	30
D	Cars, tractors, other movable machines,	
	other machines, equipment, instruments,	
	furniture, fixtures and similar items	20
Е	Ships, vessels, drilling rigs and similar items	14
F	Aircraft and helicopters	12
G	Installations for transmission and distribution	
	of electric power, electronic equipment	
	in power stations and such production	
	equipment used in other industries	5
Η	Industrial buildings and industrial installations,	
	hotels, rooming houses, restaurants and certain	1
	other structures	
	Useful life of 20 years or more	4
	Useful life of less than 20 years	10
	Livestock buildings in the agricultural sector	6
I	Office buildings	2
J	Technical installations in buildings	10

Assets in groups A, B, C and D are depreciated as whole units, while assets in groups E, F, G, H, I and J are depreciated individually.

If fixed assets in groups A, B, C and D are sold, the proceeds reduce the balance of the group of assets and consequently the basis for depreciation. If a negative balance results within groups A, C or D, part of the negative balance must be included in income. In general, the amount included in income is determined by multiplying the negative balance by the depreciation rate for the group. However, if the negative balance is less than NOK15,000, the entire negative balance must be included in taxable income.

A negative balance in one of the other groups (B, E, F, G, H, I and J) must be included in a gains and losses account. Twenty percent of a positive balance in this account must be included annually in taxable income.

Relief for losses. A company holding more than 90% of the shares in a subsidiary may form a group for tax purposes. To consolidate taxable income in a tax group, a company with net profits may transfer those profits to a loss-making company. The profits are

required to be actually transferred between the group companies. Companies covered by the financial tax (see *Financial tax* in Section B) may only deduct 22/25 of intragroup contributions to companies not covered by the financial tax.

Alternatively, losses may be carried forward indefinitely. Losses can only be carried back when a line of business has been terminated. Losses may be carried back to offset profits of the preceding two years.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, on any supply of goods and services, other than an exempt supply,	
in Norway	
General rate	25
Articles of food	15
Passenger transportation	12
Social security contributions, on all taxable	
salaries, wages and allowances, and on	
certain fringe benefits; paid by	
Employer (general rates; lower in some	
municipalities and for employees age	
62 and over)	14.1
Employee (expatriates liable unless exempt	
under a social security convention)	8.2
Professional income	11.4
Pensioners and persons under 17 years old	5.1

E. Miscellaneous matters

Anti-avoidance legislation. According to a general anti-avoidance provision in Norwegian legislation, tax authorities may disregard a transaction if its main purpose is to obtain a tax benefit and, after an overall assessment, it is determined that the transaction cannot be used as the basis for taxation. The determination of whether the main purpose is to obtain a tax benefit is dependent on an objective assessment (that is, an assessment of what a hypothetical rational taxpayer would have done in a similar situation instead of the specific taxpayer).

In addition, Norwegian legislation has a specific anti-avoidance rule. If a company with a general tax position (that is, a tax position not connected to any specific asset or debt, such as a tax loss carryforward) is involved in a transaction in which the use of that tax position is the main objective of the transaction, the tax authorities may disallow such a tax position. This rule has a narrower scope, but a lower threshold for application, than the general anti-avoidance provision described above.

Foreign-exchange controls. Norway does not impose foreign-exchange controls. However, foreign-exchange transactions must be carried out by approved foreign-exchange banks.

Debt-to-equity rules. Norway does not have statutory thin-capitalization rules. Based on the arm's-length principle (see *Transfer pricing*), the tax authorities may deny an interest deduction on a case-by-case basis if they find that the equity of the company is

not sufficient (for example, the Norwegian debtor company is not able to meet its debt obligations). An allocation rule regulates the deductibility of interest expenses for income subject to petroleum tax

Norway has interest limitation rules. Under these rules, interest payments that exceed 25% of "tax earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA)," which is defined as ordinary taxable income with tax depreciation and net interest expenses added back, are nondeductible (fixed ratio rule).

These rules impose a general restriction on interest deductibility, which applies to corporations and transparent partnerships as well as Norwegian permanent establishments of foreign companies. The restriction applies to interest payments made in both domestic and cross-border situations. With respect to companies that are not part of a group, only interest paid to related persons are covered by the fixed ratio rule. Companies that are part of a consolidated multinational group for financial accounting purposes or companies that can be part of such group (group companies) are subject to the fixed ratio rule on interest paid on both internal and external loans. Companies taxed under the tonnage tax regime and under the hydropower tax regime are also subject to the fixed ratio rule. However, entities subject to the Norwegian Petroleum Tax Act are not yet covered by the rules.

The fixed ratio rule applies only if net interest expenses exceed the threshold established by the law. For group companies, the threshold is NOK25 million, which is computed on a combined basis for all Norwegian entities in the global consolidated group. For companies that are not part of a group, the threshold is NOK5 million. If the applicable threshold is exceeded, all interest expenses must be assessed under the fixed ratio rule, including the first NOK25 million or NOK5 million.

There are two alternative equity escape rules that may apply to group companies if the threshold of NOK25 million is exceeded.

The first equity escape rule allows all interest expenses to be deducted if the Norwegian company can demonstrate that its adjusted equity over total assets ratio (equity ratio) is no more than two percentage units (points) lower than the equivalent equity ratio of the global group.

The second equity escape rule allows all interest expenses to be deducted if the combined Norwegian part of the group can demonstrate that its adjusted equity ratio is no more than two percentage units lower than the equivalent equity ratio of the global group.

Certain exceptions apply to interest expenses incurred by group companies on borrowing arrangements with related parties that are not part of the consolidated group. For such related-party interest, the equity escape rules do not apply and, if net interest expenses in the borrowing entity exceed NOK5 million, the net related-party interest can be deducted only to the extent both internal and external net interest expenses do not exceed 25% of tax EBITDA.

Under the rules, a related party is a person, company or entity if, at any point during the fiscal year, any of the following is true:

- It directly or indirectly controls at least 50% of the debtor.
- It is a company or entity of which the debtor directly or indirectly controls at least 50%.
- It is a company or entity that is at least 50% owned directly or indirectly by the same company or entity as the debtor.

In general, interest expenses that cannot be deducted during the fiscal year can be carried forward for 10 years. However, the interest expenses carried forward cannot exceed 25% of the basis of the calculation to be made in any future year. Any carryforward of non-deducted interest expenses must be deducted before the current year's interest expenses.

Controlled foreign companies. Norwegian shareholders in controlled foreign companies (CFCs) resident in low-tax jurisdictions are subject to tax on their allocable shares of the profits of the CFCs, regardless of whether the profits are distributed as dividends. A CFC is a company of which 50% or more of its shares is directly or indirectly owned or controlled by Norwegian residents. A low-tax jurisdiction is a jurisdiction with an effective corporate tax rate for that kind of company that is less than two-thirds of the Norwegian effective tax rate that would have been imposed if the taxpayer had been resident for tax purposes in Norway. The CFC rules do not apply to the following CFCs:

- A CFC resident in a country with which Norway has entered into a tax treaty if the income of the CFC is not of a predominantly passive nature.
- A CFC resident in an EEA member country if such CFC is actually established and carries out genuine economic activities in its home country and if Norway and the home country have entered into a treaty containing exchange-of-information provisions. As of 2019, Norway has entered into such treaties with all EEA countries.

The losses of a CFC may not offset the non-CFC income of an owner of the CFC, but they may be carried forward to offset future profits of the CFC.

Transfer pricing. The arm's-length principle is stated in Section 13-1 of the Tax Act, and the transfer-pricing filing and documentation requirements are stated in Section 8-11 of the Tax Administration Act. Norway has not yet formally implemented the changes for transfer-pricing documentation set out in Chapter V of the 2017 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Transfer Pricing Guidelines. However, the Norwegian Ministry of Finance and the tax administration in Norway have communicated that the new rules will be formally implemented. In practice, transfer-pricing documentation in line with Chapter V of the 2017 OECD Transfer Pricing Guidelines is accepted as long as it also fulfills the more specific Norwegian requirements set out in Section 8-11 of the Tax Administration Act. As an attachment to the annual tax return, Norwegian companies and Norwegian permanent establishments must report summary information about their business and their controlled transactions (RF-1123) with affiliated companies.

Norwegian companies and Norwegian permanent establishments must prepare and maintain annual written documentation describing their group, the Norwegian entities and their significant controlled transactions and dealings with related parties. To avoid a deemed tax assessment, such documentation must be presented to the tax authorities no later than 45 days after it has been requested. The statutory limitation for providing such documentation is 10 years.

Companies that meet the following criteria for the relevant tax year are exempt from the documentation requirements:

- The real value of the controlled (intercompany) transactions is less than NOK10 million during the fiscal year.
- At the end of the relevant tax year, the intercompany loans, debts, guarantees and receivables amount to less than NOK25 million.

In addition, Norwegian entities belonging to a group of companies with less than 250 employees may be exempted from the abovementioned documentation requirements if the group has consolidated sales revenue of less than NOK400 million or a consolidated total balance of less than NOK350 million. The exemption does not apply if the Norwegian entity has controlled transactions with related parties located in countries from which Norwegian tax authorities cannot request exchange of information under a treaty. The exemption also does not apply to companies subject to tax under the Norwegian Petroleum Tax Act.

Country-by-Country Reporting. Norway has introduced Country-by-Country Reporting (CbCR) requirements that mainly follow OECD BEPS Action 13 requirements. The CbCR requirements apply to Norwegian entities that are part of a multinational group of companies with consolidated turnover exceeding NOK6.5 billion for financial years beginning on or after 1 January 2016. Any Norwegian entity that is part of such group of companies must notify the Norwegian tax authorities about the reporting entity for the group in the annual tax return concerning the reporting year, at the latest.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Interest and royalties paid to foreign recipients are not subject to withholding tax under Norwegian domestic law. Consequently, the table below provides treaty withholding tax rates for dividends only. The introduction of withholding tax on interest and royalty payments is currently being discussed, but a proposal has not yet been published.

not yet eeen puononea.	Dividends (a)	
	Normal rate %	Reduced rate %
Albania	15	5 (c)
Argentina	15	10 (c)
Australia	15	0/5 (o)
Austria (a)(b)	15	0 (p)
Azerbaijan	15	10 (k)
Bangladesh	15	10 (d)
Barbados	15	5 (d)
Belgium (a)(b)	15	0/5 (d)
Benin	18	_
Bosnia and Herzegovina (f)	15	_
Brazil (b)	25	_
Bulgaria	15	0/5 (d)(m)
Canada (b)	15	5 (d)
Chile	15	5 (c)

	Dividends (a) Normal rate Reduced rate %	
China Mainland (b)(n)	15	_
Côte d'Ivoire	15	_
Croatia (f)	15	_
Cyprus (a)	15	0 (d)
Czech Republic (a)	15	0 (d)
Denmark (a)		()
(Nordic Treaty)	15	0 (d)
Egypt (b)	15	_ ` ´
Estonia (a)	15	5 (c)
Faroe Islands		
(Nordic Treaty)	15	0 (d)
Finland (a)		
(Nordic Treaty)	15	0 (d)
France (a)(b)	15	0/5 (i)
Gambia	15	5 (c)
Georgia	10	5 (d)
Germany (a)(b)	15	0 (c)
Greece (a)	20	- 5 (1)
Greenland	15	5 (d)
Hungary (a)	10	_
Iceland (a)	1.5	(L) 0
(Nordic Treaty)	15	0 (d)
India	10 15	_
Indonesia	15	- 5 (d)
Ireland (a)	15	5 (d)
Israel (b) Italy (a)(b)	15	5 (g)
Jamaica	15	
Japan	15	5 (c)
Kazakhstan	15	5 (d)
Kenya	25	15 (c)
Korea (South) (b)	15	-
Latvia (a)(b)	15	5 (c)
Lithuania (a)	15	5 (c)
Luxembourg (a)	15	5 (c)
Malawi	15	5 (d)
Malaysia (b)	0	_
Malta (a)	15	0 (s)
Mexico	15	0 (c)
Montenegro (f)	15	_
Morocco	15	-
Nepal	15	5/10 (h)
Netherlands (a)	15	0 (d)
Netherlands Antilles	15	5 (c)
New Zealand (b) (v)	15	10 (-)
North Macedonia	15	10 (c)
Pakistan	15 25	- 15 (d)
Philippines	15	15 (d)
Poland (a)	15	0 (d) 5 (t)
Portugal (a) Qatar	15	5 (t) 5 (d)
Romania	10	5 (d) 5 (d)
Russian Federation	10	<i>5</i> (u)
Senegal	16	_
50110541	10	

	Dividends (a)	
	Normal rate	Reduced rate
	%	%
Serbia	15	5 (c)
Sierra Leone	5	0 (g)
Singapore (b)	15	5 (c)
Slovak Republic (b)	15	5 (c)
Slovenia	15	0 (r)
South Africa	15	5 (c)
Spain (a)(b)	15	10 (c)
Sri Lanka	15	_
Sweden (a)		
(Nordic Treaty)	15	0 (d)
Switzerland (b)	15	0 (d)
Tanzania	20	_
Thailand (b)	15	10 (d)
Trinidad and Tobago	20	10 (c)
Tunisia	20	_
Turkey	15	5 (q)
Uganda	15	10 (c)
Ukraine	15	5 (c)
United Kingdom (a)	15	0 (u)
United States (b)	15	_
Venezuela	10	5 (d)
Vietnam	15	5/10 (j)
Zambia	15	0/5 (1)
Zimbabwe	20	15 (c)
Non-treaty jurisdictions	25	_

- (a) Dividends paid to corporate residents of EEA member states are exempt from withholding tax if the EEA resident company is really established in its home country.
- (b) A revision of this treaty is currently being negotiated. Also, see the first paragraph after the footnotes.
- (c) The treaty withholding rate is increased if the recipient is not a company owning at least 25% of the distributing company. For Serbia, in order to be entitled to this reduced rate, the recipient must also fulfill a holding period in accordance with the provisions of Article 8 of the Multilateral Instrument to Implement Tax Treaty Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (MLI). The holding period applies to dividend payments from 1 January 2020.
- (d) The treaty withholding rate is increased if the recipient is not a company owning at least 10% of the distributing company. For Ireland and the Netherlands, in order to be entitled to this reduced rate, the recipient must also fulfill a holding period in accordance with the provisions of Article 8 of the MLI. The holding period applies to dividend payments from 1 January 2020. For Poland, the 0% rate applies if the Polish company owns directly at least 10% of the capital in the Norwegian company for an uninterrupted period of at least 24 months. For Belgium, the 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a pension fund that satisfies additional conditions established in the treaty. The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends owns directly at least 10% of the capital in the Norwegian company for an uninterrupted period of at least 12 months or if the beneficial owner is one of the following:
 - · Belgium or a political subdivision or local authority thereof
 - The National Bank of Belgium
 - · The Federal Holding and Investment Company
 - A statutory body or an institution wholly or mainly owned by Belgium, a
 political subdivision or local authority thereof, as may be agreed from time
 to time between the competent authorities
- (e) Norway honors the Czechoslovakia treaty with respect to the Slovak Republic. Norway has entered into a tax treaty with the Czech Republic. The withholding tax rates under the Czech Republic treaty are shown in the above table.
- (f) Norway honors the suspended Yugoslavia treaty with respect to Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia and Montenegro.

- (g) The treaty withholding rate is increased if the recipient is not a company holding at least 50% of the voting power of the distributing corporation.
- (h) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company owning at least 25% of the distributing company. The rate is increased to 10% if the recipient is a company owning at least 10%, but less than 25%, of the distributing company. For other dividends, the rate is 15%.
- (i) The 0% rate applies if the recipient company owns at least 25% of the capital in the Norwegian company. The 5% rate applies if it owns at least 10% of the capital in the Norwegian company but less than 25%. The 15% rate applies if the beneficial owner owns less than 10% of the capital in the Norwegian company.
- (j) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends owns at least 70% of the capital of the Norwegian payer. The rate is increased to 10% if the recipient owns at least 25%, but less than 70%, of the Norwegian payer. For other dividends, the rate is 15%.
- (k) The treaty withholding rate is increased to 15% if the recipient is not a company that satisfies both of the following conditions:
 - It owns at least 30% of the capital of the distributing company.
 - · It has invested more than USD100,000 in the payer.
- (1) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the distributing company. The 0% rate applies to dividends received by the Central Bank of Zambia or a statutory body or an entity wholly owned by the government of Zambia.
- (m) The 0% rate applies if the dividends are paid to statutory bodies or institutions owned more than 75% by the government of Bulgaria.
- (n) The Hong Kong and Macau Special Administrative Regions (SARs) are not covered by the China Mainland treaty.
- (o) The 5% rate applies if the Australian company holds at least 10% of the voting power in the Norwegian company and fulfills the required holding period in accordance with the provisions of Article 8 of the MLI. The holding period applies to dividend payments from 1 January 2020. The 0% rate applies if more than 80% of the voting power is held, subject to several conditions.
- (p) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is a company.
- (q) The 5% rate applies if the dividends are exempt in Norway and if they are derived by either of the following:
 - A beneficial owner (other than a partnership) who holds directly at least 20% of the capital in the Norwegian company
 - The Government Social Security Fund (Sosyal Güvenlik Fonu)
- (r) The treaty withholding rate is increased if the recipient is not a company owning at least 15% of the distributing company and/or does not fulfill the required holding period in accordance with the provisions of Article 8 of the MLI. The holding period applies to dividend payments from 1 January 2020. The 0% rate applies if more than 80% of the voting power is held, subject to several conditions.
- (s) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is one of the following:
 - A company (other than a partnership) that directly holds at least 10% of the
 capital of the company paying the dividends on the date on which the dividends are paid if it has maintained that holding for an uninterrupted
 24-month period or if it will maintain that holding for an uninterrupted
 24-month period in which that date falls
 - A statutory body or an institution wholly or mainly owned by the government of Malta or the Central Bank of Malta
- (t) The treaty withholding tax rate is increased if the recipient is not a company directly owning at least 10% of the distributing company for the last 12 months. If the distributing company has existed for less than 12 months, the recipient must satisfy the 10% condition since the date on which the distributing company was established. The treaty withholding tax rate of 0% also applies if the recipient is the state, a political or administrative subdivision or a local authority thereof, or the Central Bank of Portugal.
- (u) The treaty withholding tax rate is increased if the recipient is not a company owning, directly or indirectly, at least 10% of the distributing company or is a pension scheme.
- (v) A most-favored nation (MFN) clause may apply with respect to dividends, interest and royalties. The MFN clause states that if New Zealand concludes a convention with another OECD member state that provides for a lower rate, New Zealand will inform the government of Norway and enter into negotiations with a view to providing comparable treatment. New Zealand has entered into tax treaties that provide for a lower rate of withholding tax on dividend payments, but Norway and New Zealand have not yet started negotiations to extend the application of such a lower tax rate to Norway.

Norway is currently negotiating tax treaties with Ghana, the Hong Kong SAR, Iran, Kuwait and Liechtenstein.

Norway has entered into exchange-of-information tax treaties with Andorra, Anguilla, Antigua and Barbuda, Aruba, Bahamas, Bahrain, Belize, Bermuda, Botswana, British Virgin Islands, Brunei Darussalam, Cayman Islands, Cook Islands, Costa Rica, Denmark (Nordic Treaty), Dominica, Faroe Islands (Nordic Treaty), Finland (Nordic Treaty), Gibraltar, Grenada, Guernsey, the Hong Kong SAR, Iceland (Nordic Treaty), Isle of Man, Jersey, Liberia, Lichtenstein, the Macau SAR, Marshall Islands, Mauritius, Monaco, Montserrat, Niue, Panama, Samoa, San Marino, Seychelles, St. Kitts and Nevis, St. Lucia, St. Vincent and the Grenadines, the Turks and Caicos Islands, the United Arab Emirates, the United States and Uruguay.

In addition, Norway is currently negotiating exchange-of-information tax treaties with Guatemala (signed on 15 May 2012, but not yet in force) and Vanuatu (signed on 13 October 2010, but not yet effective).

Oman

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Muscat GMT +4

EY +968 22-504-559 Mail address: Fax: +968 22-504-043

P.O. Box 1750 Ruwi, Postal Code 112

Oman

Street address: 5th Floor

Landmark Building

Opposite Al Ameen Mosque

Bowsher Muscat Oman

Principal Tax Contacts and Business Tax Services Leaders

★ Ahmed Amor Al Esry +968 22-504-559

Email: ahmed.amor@om.ey.com

★ Alkesh Joshi +968 22-504-559

Email: alkesh.joshi@om.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Alkesh Joshi +968 22-504-559

Email: alkesh.joshi@om.ey.com

Ramesh Lakshminarayanan +968 22-504-559

Email: ramesh.lakshminarayanan

@om.ey.com

Manjot Singh +968 22-504-559

Email: manjot.singh@om.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Ahmed Amor Al Esry +968 22-504-559

Email: ahmed.amor@om.ey.com

Alkesh Joshi +968 22-504-559

Email: alkesh.joshi@om.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Ahmed Amor Al Esry +968 22-504-559

Email: ahmed.amor@om.ey.com

Alkesh Joshi +968 22-504-559

Email: alkesh.joshi@om.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Alkesh Joshi +968 22-504-559

Email: alkesh.joshi@om.ey.com

Manjot Singh +968 24-504-559

Email: manjot.singh@om.ey.com

Private Client Services

Alkesh Joshi +968 22-504-559

Email: alkesh.joshi@om.ey.com

Mohammed Raza +968 22-504-559

Email: mohammed.raza@om.ey.com

The Income Tax Law (ITL), which is effective from the tax year beginning on 1 January 2010, was published in the Official Gazette on 1 June 2009. The Executive Regulations (ERs), which provide clarifications to certain

provisions of the ITL, were issued on 28 January 2012 through Ministerial Decision (MD) 30/2012.

Royal Decree (RD) 9/2017 published in the Official Gazette on 26 February 2017 amended certain provisions of the ITL. RD 9/2017 was issued in Arabic, and it became effective from 27 February 2017.

MD 14/2019, amending the Executive Regulations to the ITL, was published on 10 February 2019. Amendments include changes to withholding tax, administrative procedures, tax exemptions, deductibility of expenses, on-site inspection procedures and taxability of enterprises. Amendments generally apply from 11 February 2019, but some amendments apply retroactively to tax years beginning on or after 1 January 2018.

RD 66/2019 announced the introduction of a new Tax Authority that will be established as a separate legal entity with financial and administrative independence that will report to the Council of Ministers.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	15
Branch Tax Rate (%)	15
Withholding Tax (%)	10 (b)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	` ′
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5 (c)

- (a) The rate for Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises is 3%. For further information regarding corporate income tax rates, see Section B.
- (b) This tax is imposed on certain payments to foreign persons that do not have a permanent establishment in Oman or have a permanent establishment in Oman but such payments do not form part of the gross income of that permanent establishment in Oman. Companies or permanent establishments in Oman that pay these items must deduct tax at source and remit it to the Secretary General for Taxation (for a listing of these items, see Section B).
- (c) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies, which include Omani companies, partnerships, joint ventures and sole proprietorships, and permanent establishments of foreign companies are subject to Omani income tax. A permanent establishment, which is defined in the law, also includes a building site, a place of construction or an assembly project if it lasts for a period of more than 90 days. In addition, a permanent establishment is created for a foreign person providing consultancy or other services in Oman through employees or designated agents visiting Oman for at least 90 days in any 12-month period.

Omani companies and Omani sole proprietorships are subject to tax on overseas income (income accrued from a source outside Oman). However, a foreign tax credit limited to Oman's tax rate of 15% is available against the tax payable in Oman.

Under amendments contained in RD 9/2017, taxability of Gulf Co-operation Council (GCC) country citizens or a GCC-owned company is based on a 2001 economic agreement between the GCC member states.

Rates of corporate income tax. Companies registered in Oman, regardless of the extent of foreign participation, and permanent establishments of foreign companies are subject to tax at a rate of

15% on their taxable income. RD 9/2017 removed the statutory exemption limit of OMR30,000.

Oil exploration and production companies are taxed at a rate of 55% and are usually covered by special rules contained in concession agreements. Exploration and production sharing agreements (EPSAs) signed between the government of Oman and concession partners provide detailed procedures for computing taxable income and settlement of tax due. Under an EPSA, the government of Oman settles tax due on behalf of the concession partner out of the government's share of production.

Foreign shipping and aviation companies are exempt from tax in Oman if the Omani shipping and aviation companies enjoy similar reciprocal treatment in the respective foreign countries. Omani companies and sole proprietorships engaged in shipping are exempt from tax.

Income derived by investment funds established in Oman and by funds established outside Oman dealing in Omani securities listed in the Muscat Securities Market (MSM) is exempt from tax. These exemptions are for indefinite periods.

Tax holidays are available to companies engaged in industrial activities. The exemption is restricted to five years, subject to the fulfillment of certain conditions.

No income can be exempt from tax unless provided by a law or Royal Decree.

Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises. Under RD 9/2017, Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises (SMEs) are now taxed at 3%, effective from 1 January 2017. For an entity to be considered as an SME, certain prescribed criteria must be fulfilled.

MD 14/2019 amended the criteria on capital, revenue and number of employees for enterprises to benefit from the applicability of reduced tax rates of 0% and 3%. SMEs must submit only a final return of income within three months after the end of the accounting period, together with a statement of income on a cash basis. The amendments introduced by MD 14/2019 clarify that the general rules for deductibility of expenses for enterprises are similar to those for other local taxpayers.

SMEs that do not keep accounts of expenses are required to submit an annual application together with the tax return and details of revenue during the year. The Tax Authority will determine the deductibility of deemed expenses based on the application.

Capital gains. No special rules apply to capital gains. Capital gains are taxed as part of regular business income at the rates set out in *Rates of corporate income tax*.

The tax law provides that profits and gains derived from disposals of all assets, including disposals of goodwill, trade names or trademarks with respect to all or part of a business, are included as deemed income.

Gains derived from the sale of investments and securities listed on the MSM are exempt from tax. **Withholding tax.** Withholding tax at a rate of 10% of gross payments is imposed on certain gross payments made to foreign companies, including the following (also, see below):

- Dividends
- Interest
- Royalties (see below)
- · Consideration for research and development
- Fees for management or performance of services
- Consideration for the use of or right to use computer software

Entities in Oman, including permanent establishments, are responsible for deducting and remitting tax to the government. The tax is final. Foreign persons do not have any further filing or other obligations with respect to such income.

If a foreign company has a permanent establishment in Oman, but the permanent establishment in Oman is unconnected to the receipt of income that is subject to withholding tax, withholding tax applies to such payments.

A recently issued Royal Assent suspended the application of the provision of ITL relating to withholding tax on dividends and interest for a period of three years from 6 May 2019.

Further details regarding the withholding taxes are provided below.

Withholding tax on performance of services. The term "services" is not defined in the ITL or the regulations. However, amendments provide that the following are excluded from the applicability of withholding tax:

- Participation in organizations, conferences, seminars or exhibitions
- Training
- Transporting, shipping and insurance of goods
- Air tickets and accommodation expenses abroad
- Board meeting fees
- Reinsurance payments
- Any services related to an activity or property outside Oman

Withholding tax on royalties. Royalties include payments for the use of or right to use software, intellectual property rights, patents, trademarks, drawings, equipment rentals, consideration for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience, and concessions involving minerals.

Withholding tax on dividends. Under RD 9/2017, dividends paid to foreign persons on publicly listed shares are subject to withholding tax at 10% of gross payments, effective from 27 February 2017. The amendments introduced by MD 14/2019 clarify that the term "dividends" includes dividends distributed by joint stock companies and distributions by investment funds.

Withholding tax on interest. Amendments introduced by MD 14/2019 define the term "interest" for withholding tax purposes and clarify the treatment of returns generated by certain Islamic Finance products. MD 14/2019 excludes certain payments from withholding tax, including the following:

- Interest paid on amounts deposited in banks located in Oman
- Returns on bonds and sukuk issued by the government or banks located in Oman

 The benefits of transactions and facilities between banks for the purpose of providing and managing liquidity or financing, if the term for repayment of the debt does not exceed five years

Other. The applicability of withholding tax on interest and payments for services is an evolving issue for which taxpayers should seek advice before making decisions. Effective from 27 February 2017, responsibility to deduct withholding tax is extended to ministries, public establishments and other government administrative bodies.

Administration

General. A taxpayer is required to register with the Tax Authority by filing a declaration of details related to the entity (Income Tax Forms Nos. 2 to 5) within a period of three months after the date of incorporation or commencement of activities, whichever is earlier. Any changes to the registration information must be communicated within two months by submitting a form entitled "Declaration of modification to the details related to the taxpayer" (Income Tax Form No. 6).

Tax card. Under an amendment contained in RD 9/2017, a request for a tax card must be submitted to the Tax Authority within two months after the date of incorporation or commencement of business or within one month after the date of any change in data of an entity. The allotted card number and date must be included in all the invoices, contracts and correspondence. Additional details, such as the effective date for tax cards, will emerge once the ERs to the amendments in RD 9/2017 are issued.

Accounting period. The accounting period begins on the date of commencement of business for joint ventures and permanent establishments. For companies, the start date is the date of registration or incorporation. The first accounting period may be less than 12 months but cannot exceed 18 months. The accounting period may be changed with the approval of the Tax Authority.

Books of accounts. Books of accounts are required to be maintained for a period of 10 years. Permission is required for maintaining books of accounts in a foreign currency. In such a case, income must be converted at exchange rates prevailing on the last day of the accounting year, as published by the Central Bank of Oman. The accrual method of accounting must be used.

Principal Officer. The term "Principal Officer" is defined for various entities. If a permanent establishment carries on an activity in Oman through a dependent agent, the agent is treated as Principal Officer. If a sole proprietor or owner of a permanent establishment is outside Oman, the individual or permanent establishment must designate a Principal Officer to comply with the obligations under the law. Such Principal Officer may not be absent from Oman for more than 90 days in a tax year.

Partners of joint ventures are jointly and severally liable for taxes of the joint venture.

Returns. Provisional returns of income must be filed within three months after the year-end. A final return of income, together with audited financial statements, must be filed within six months after the end of the accounting year. Amendments contained in RD 9/2017 introduced a system of electronic filing of tax returns.

Although e-filing regulations have not yet been prescribed, tax returns are now being filed electronically via the tax online portal.

A circular issued by the Tax Authority requires all taxpayers in Oman to submit the statement of remittance of withholding tax (Income Tax Form No. 18) electronically via the tax online portal, effective from 1 November 2018.

Assessments. Assessments must be issued within three years from the end of the year in which tax returns are filed. If no assessment is issued within a period of three years, such assessments are deemed to have been issued (that is, tax returns are accepted as filed).

Rectification, revision or additional assessment may be done by the Tax Authority within three years after the date of the original assessment. However, in a case of fraud or deception, the statutory timeline for assessment is extended up to five years. If a tax return is not submitted for a tax year, the time limit for making an assessment is five years from the end of the tax year for which the tax return is due.

Assessed tax, reduced by tax already paid, must be paid within 30 days from the date of issuance of the assessment. A delay results in a fine of 1% per month on taxes due for the period of delay. If a refund is assessed, the refund must be claimed within five years from the end of the year in which such refund is due.

Assessments are made with respect to withholding tax. Under an amendment contained in RD 9/2017, assessments can be issued in cases in which withholding tax is not paid by the taxpayer.

RD 9/2017 introduced a system of sample basis selection for investigation before the issuance of an assessment. However, regulations on sampling and other procedures have not yet been issued.

Statutory periods of limitation. For the period of limitation related to assessments, see Assessments.

The government's right to collect taxes expires after seven years from the date taxes became due and payable, unless the Tax Authority initiates action to recover taxes.

Appellate processes. An objection against an assessment order must be filed with the Tax Authority. Other appellate procedures are an appeal with the Tax Committee, a tax suit filed in the primary court, an appeal to the appellate court, and finally a case before the Supreme Court.

An objection against an assessment must be filed within 45 days from the date of serving of the assessment order. An appeal must be submitted within 45 days from the date of the decision on the objection or the date of expiration of the specified period for deciding on the objection if no decision is issued.

The time limit for consideration of the objection is five months, with an extension of an additional three months. If no decision is issued, an implied rejection of the objection is deemed to occur.

A taxpayer can seek extension of time for the payment of disputed tax. However, the undisputed tax must be paid within 30 days after the date of assessment.

Stringent penalties are imposed for noncompliance with the procedural requirements and any understatement of income or profits.

Dividends. Dividends received by Omani companies, permanent establishments of foreign companies or Omani sole proprietorships from Omani companies are exempt from tax.

Foreign tax relief. A foreign tax credit limited to Oman's tax rate of 15% is available against the tax payable in Oman on overseas income of Omani companies and sole proprietors.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Tax is levied on the taxable income earned by Omani companies, permanent establishments of foreign companies and Omani sole proprietorships. Financial accounts must be prepared using the accrual basis of accounting.

Gains on the disposal of goodwill and trademarks are deemed to be taxable income.

Income arising before registration or incorporation is considered to be taxable income in the first year after registration. The market value of assets received in exchange for other assets is considered to be the disposal value, suggesting that mergers may give rise to a taxable event.

Other types of income such as payments on insurance claims, debts recovered in subsequent periods, balancing charges and reversals of liabilities, are treated as income subject to tax.

Expenses are deductible only if they are incurred wholly and exclusively for the purpose of production of gross income. If only a portion of the expense is incurred for the purpose of income generation, the proportionate expense attributable to the income generated is allowed as a deduction. Expenses incurred before registration, incorporation or the commencement of business are deemed to be incurred on the day on which business commences and are deductible in the first year of commencement of operations.

Expenses that are incurred in generating tax-exempt income are not allowed as deductions.

Special rules apply to allowances, such as depreciation, bad debts, donations, remuneration of shareholders, proprietors and directors, rent, head-office overhead allocated to branches, interest paid to related parties and sponsorship fees. Exchange differences relating to head-office or related-party balances are normally disregarded.

Donations made "in kind" to approved organizations are allowed as deductible payments. The amendments introduced by MD 14/2019 provide specific rules for deduction of in-kind donations, effective for tax years beginning on or after 1 January 2018.

MD 14/2019 has increased the limit for deduction of remuneration paid to owners or partners of a company from RO3,000 to RO3,500 per month for companies carrying on professional activities, and from RO1,000 to RO1,500 per month for all other companies. In addition, the annual limit on deductible remuneration paid to all owners or partners of a company has increased from 10% to 35% of the taxable income for the year (calculated before deducting such remuneration). These amendments are effective for tax years beginning on or after 1 January 2018.

Foreign taxes are not deductible for tax purposes. However, foreign taxes can be set off against taxes due on the same income in Oman (see Section B).

Inventories. The income tax law does not stipulate a required method of accounting for inventories. In general, inventories are valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value, with cost determined using the weighted average or first-in, first-out (FIFO) method. Provisions to reduce the value to net realizable value are not allowed for tax purposes.

Provisions. In general, provisions are not allowed as deductible expenses when created. However, they are allowed as deductions when they are written off or utilized. Exceptions to this rule include the following:

- Provisions for loan losses are deductible for tax purposes for banks and other financial companies regulated by the central bank.
- Provisions for unexpired risks, unsettled claims and contributions to contingency funds are deductible for tax purposes for insurance companies.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation of assets other than buildings must be calculated using the pooling (or block) of assets method. Each pool's asset base is calculated with reference to the written-down value plus additions minus sale proceeds from disposals.

The straight-line depreciation method applies to buildings.

The following annual depreciation rates are set out under the tax law.

Assets	Rate (%)
Permanent buildings (selected materials)	4
Building (other than selected materials)	15
Quays, jetties, pipelines, road, railways	10
Ships and aircraft	15
Drilling rigs	10
Other machinery and equipment	15
Tractors, cranes and other heavy equipment	331/3
Computers, vehicles, self-propelling machines	33⅓
Furniture and fixtures (including computer	
software and copyrights)	331/3
Hospital buildings and educational establishments	100

The rate for intangible assets is determined by the Secretary General of Taxation.

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward for five years. Losses of an earlier year must be set off first before using losses of a later year.

Companies that are exempt from tax because they carry on activities set out in Section B may carry forward net losses incurred during the first five years of exemption for an indefinite period.

No carryback of losses is permitted.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate

Social security contributions, on "monthly wage" of Omani employees only, effective from 1 July 2014; "monthly wage" is defined as "all amounts paid to the insured in cash or in kind or periodically or regularly for his work whatever the method used for its determination, or is the sum of basic wages plus allowances, which shall be determined by a decision of the Minister after the approval of the Board of Directors": the amount (wage) is capped at OMR3,000 per month

Pension fund; paid by

Employer 10.5% **Employee** 7% Government 5.5%

Occupational injuries and diseases; payable by employer

End-of-service benefit payable to expatriate

staff on the termination of service 15 days of basic salary for each of the first 3 years and 30 days' basic salary for years of service

Vocational training levy for each non-Omani employee; paid biennially by employer

OMR 350

in excess of 3 years

1%

E. Miscellaneous matters

Anti-avoidance legislation. If a company carries out a transaction with a related party that is intended to reduce the company's taxable income, income arising from such transaction is deemed to be the income that would have arisen had the parties been dealing at arm's length.

For transactions between related parties that are not at arm's length, certain arrangements and terms may be ignored by the Tax Authority if such arrangements or terms result in lower taxable income or greater losses.

The Tax Authority may make adjustments if the principal purpose of a transaction is to avoid taxation even if the transaction is between unrelated parties.

Thin-capitalization rules. Under the ITL, interest payable by Omani companies other than banks and insurance companies may be deducted from taxable income, subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions prescribed by the ERs.

The ERs provide that interest on loans from related parties paid by Omani companies other than banks and insurance companies may be deductible if total loans do not exceed twice the value of the shareholder's equity.

The above provision introduces the concept of thin capitalization requiring Omani companies to comply with a minimum capital requirement, which is that loans may not exceed a debt-to-equity ratio of 2 to 1.

Transfer pricing. The tax law has introduced the concept of transfer pricing. It seeks to restrict any measures that may be taken by related parties for the avoidance of tax through transactions entered into between them.

Oman has recently joined the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Inclusive Framework. By joining this framework, Oman has committed to implementing four minimum standards of the BEPS package, relating to Actions 5, 6, 13 and 14. Action 13 requires transfer pricing and Country-by-Country Reporting. Oman is now expected to enact legislative amendments, the timing of which is subject to its domestic tax regime, the extent of legislative changes and the practical need to prioritize the BEPS measures. As a result of these BEPS changes, taxpayers may be subject to additional reporting and compliance requirements, including a review of their structures to facilitate compliance with the new international standards.

Head office overhead. Allocations of overhead by the head office to a branch are capped at the lower of 3% of revenue or actual charges. If the head office has only a supervisory role with respect to a branch, no overhead deduction is allowed.

Islamic financial transactions. The taxation of Islamic financial transactions and its exclusions are now covered by the ITL. However, regulations regarding Islamic financial transactions have not yet been issued.

Others. Oman does not have any rules relating to foreign-exchange controls or controlled foreign companies.

F. Tax treaties

Oman has entered into double tax treaties with Algeria, Belarus, Brunei Darussalam, Canada, China Mainland, Croatia, France, Hungary, India, Iran, Italy, Japan, Korea (South), Lebanon, Mauritius, Moldova, Morocco, Netherlands, Pakistan, Portugal, Seychelles, Singapore, South Africa, Spain, Switzerland, Sudan, Syria, Thailand, Tunisia, Turkey, the United Kingdom, Uzbekistan, Vietnam and Yemen.

Oman has signed double tax treaties with Austria, Bangladesh, Belgium, Bulgaria, the Czech Republic, Egypt, Estonia, Germany, Ireland, Kyrgyzstan, Libya, Lithuania, Malta, Nepal, Russian Federation, Serbia, the Slovak Republic, Sri Lanka and Sweden, but these treaties are not yet in force.

Certain double tax treaties include the benefit of reduced withholding tax rates. The applicability of reduced tax rates under the provisions of a double tax treaty is not automatic. Companies must apply to obtain the benefit of reduced treaty tax rates. Withholding tax relief is available under double tax treaties with certain countries subject to satisfying certain conditions or requirements.

Oman has also entered into treaties with several countries with respect to the avoidance of double taxation on income generated from international air transport.

Pakistan

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Islamabad GMT +5

EY Ford Rhodes +92 (51) 287-0290 through 0292 Mail address: Fax: +92 (51) 287-0293

Mail address: P.O. Box 2388 Islamabad Pakistan

Street address: Eagle Plaza 75, West, Blue Area Fazl-e-Haq Road Blue Area Islamabad 44000 Pakistan

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory, International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory, Business Tax Advisory, Tax Policy and Controversy, People Advisory Services and Indirect Tax

Wagar Zafar +92 (51) 227-0345

Mobile: +92-300-856-7587 Email: waqar.zafar@pk.ey.com

Email: frsh.khi@pk.ey.com

Email: frsh.isb@pk.ey.com

Karachi GMT +5

EY Ford Rhodes +92 (21) 3565-0007 through 0011 Mail address: Fax: +92 (21) 3568-1965

P.O. Box 15541 Karachi 75530 Pakistan

Street address: Progressive Plaza Beaumont Road Karachi 75530 Pakistan

Principal Tax Contact and Business Tax Services Leader

★ Haider Ali Patel +92 (21) 3565-0007 Mobile: +92 333-215-6525

Email: haider.a.patel@pk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Khalil Waggan +92 (21) 3565-0007

Mobile: +92 333-233-0664 Email: khalil.waggan@pk.ey.com

Haider A. Patel +92 (21) 3565-0007

Mobile: +92 333-215-6525 Email: haider.a.patel@pk.ey.com

Salman Haq +92 (21) 3565-0007

Mobile: +92 300-823-3699 Email: salman.haq@pk.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Khalil Waggan +92 (21) 3565-0007 Mobile: +92 333-233-0664

Email: khalil.waggan@pk.ey.com

Haider A Patel +92 (21) 3565-0007

Mobile: +92 333-215-6525

Email: haider.a.patel@pk.ey.com

Salman Haq

+92 (21) 3565-0007

Mobile: +92 300-823-3699

Email: salman.haq@pk.ey.com Saleem Siddigie

+92 (21) 3565-0007

Mobile: +92 336-255-1615

Email: muhammad.saleem@pk.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Khalil Waggan +92 (21) 3565-0007

Mobile: +92 333-233-0664

Email: khalil.waggan@pk.ey.com Haider A. Patel +92 (21) 3565-0007

> Mobile: +92 333-215-6525 Email: haider.a.patel@pk.ey.com

Salman Hag +92 (21) 3565-0007

Mobile: +92 300-823-3699

Email: salman.haq@pk.ey.com +92 (21) 3565-0007

Saleem Siddigie Mobile: +92 336-255-1615

Email: muhammad.saleem@pk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Khalil Waggan +92 (21) 3565-0007

> Mobile: +92 333-233-0664 Email: khalil.waggan@pk.ey.com

Haider A. Patel +92 (21) 3565-0007

Mobile: +92 333-215-6525 Email: haider.a.patel@pk.ey.com

+92 (21) 3565-0007 Salman Haq

Mobile: +92 300-823-3699 Email: salman.haq@pk.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Haider A. Patel +92 (21) 3565-0007

Mobile: +92 333-215-6525 Email: haider.a.patel@pk.ey.com

Salman Haq +92 (21) 3565-0007

Mobile: +92 300-823-3699

Email: salman.haq@pk.ey.com Khalil Waggan

+92 (21) 3565-0007 Mobile: +92 333-233-0664

Email: khalil.waggan@pk.ey.com

Saleem Siddigie +92 (21) 3565-0007

Mobile: +92 336-255-1615

Email: muhammad.saleem@pk.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Khalil Waggan +92 (21) 3565-0007

> Mobile: +92 333-233-0664 Email: khalil.waggan@pk.ey.com

GMT +5 Lahore

EY Ford Rhodes

+92 (42) 3721-1536 through 1538 Mail address: Fax: +92 (42) 3721-1539 P.O. Box 104 Email: frsh.lhr@pk.ey.com

Lahore Pakistan

Street address: Mall View Building 4 Bank Square Lahore 54000 Pakistan

Business Tax Advisory and People Advisory Services

+92 (42) 3721-1536 Muhammad Awais

Mobile: +92 300-842-9559

Email: muhammad.awais@pk.ey.com

Indirect Tax

+92 (42) 3577-8404 Aamir Younas

Mobile: +92 336-255-1660 Email: aamir.younas@pk.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) Companies Other than Banking	
Companies	29
Banking Companies	35
Small Companies	23
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	— (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	29
Withholding Tax (%) (b)	
Dividends	7.5/15/25 (c)
Interest	10/15/20 (d)
Royalties from Patents,	` '
Know-how, etc.	15/20 (e)
Fees for Technical Services	8/10/15 (f)
Offshore Digital Services	5/8/10 (g)
Branch Remittance Tax	15 (h)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	` '
Carryback	0
Carryforward	6

- Capital gains are taxed at various rates. For details, see Section B.
- See Section B for a listing of additional withholding taxes. (b)
- (c) The 15% rate is the general tax rate for dividends. The 7.5% rate applies to dividends paid by independent power producers if such dividend is a passthrough item under the implementation agreement, power purchase agreement or energy purchase agreement and is required to be reimbursed by the Central Power Purchasing Agency or its predecessor or successor entity. The 25% tax rate applies to a person receiving a dividend from a company if no tax is payable by such company as a result of specified reasons. The withholding tax is imposed on the gross amount of the dividend. The withholding tax on dividends is considered a final discharge of the tax liability on such income (except for banks). The withholding tax rate is doubled for persons not appearing in the active taxpayers list (ATL; for details, see Withholding taxes in Section B).
- The withholding tax on interest is considered to be an advance payment of tax, which may be credited against the eventual tax liability for the year. Interest paid on loans and overdrafts to resident banks and Pakistani branches of nonresident banks and financial institutions is not subject to withholding tax. The withholding tax rate is 15% of the gross amount of interest paid to resident persons. However, the withholding tax rate is 10% if the amount of profit on the debt is PKR500,000 or less. Interest paid to nonresident persons without a permanent establishment (PE) in Pakistan is subject to withholding tax at a rate of 10%, while the rate is 20% for nonresidents with a PE in Pakistan. The withholding tax rate is doubled for persons not appearing in the ATL (for details, see Withholding taxes in Section B). Interest earned on investments by foreign portfolio investors (not having a PE in Pakistan) through a Special Convertible Rupee Account (SCRA) is subject to withholding tax at 10%. The tax collected is treated as final tax on such income.
- The general withholding tax rate for royalties is 15%. This tax is considered to be a final tax for nonresident recipients of royalties. However, if royalties are derived with respect to properties or rights effectively connected with a PE of a nonresident, a 20% withholding tax rate is imposed, unless a nondeduction certificate is obtained by the PE. The 20% withholding tax is credited against the eventual tax liability. Payments of royalties to resident persons are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 15%, which is credited

- against the eventual tax liability. The withholding tax rate on royalties is doubled for persons not appearing in the ATL (for details, see *Withholding taxes* in Section B).
- (f) Fees for technical services do not include consideration for construction, assembly or similar projects of the recipient (such consideration is subject to various withholding tax rates) or consideration that is taxable as salary. The general withholding tax rate is 15% of the gross amount of the payment. This withholding tax is considered to be a final tax for nonresident recipients. However, if technical services are rendered through a PE in Pakistan, the withholding tax rate is 8% in the case of companies and 10% in other cases. The withholding tax is considered to be an advance payment of tax by the nonresident recipient of such technical service fees and may be credited against their eventual tax liability. The withholding tax rate is doubled for payments to persons not appearing in the ATL (for details, see Withholding taxes in Section B).
- (g) The withholding tax rate for offshore digital services is 5%. This tax is considered to be a final tax for nonresident recipients. However, if such services are rendered with respect to properties or rights effectively connected with a PE of a nonresident, the rate is 8% in the case of companies and 10% in other cases. The withholding tax rate for a PE is doubled for persons not appearing in the ATL (for details, see Withholding taxes in Section B).
- (h) Remittances of after-tax profits by branches of nonresident petroleum exploration and production companies are not taxable.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies that are resident in Pakistan are subject to corporation tax on their worldwide income. Tax is levied on the total amount of income earned from all sources in the company's accounting period, including dividends and taxable capital gains. Branches of foreign companies and nonresident companies are taxed only on Pakistan-source income. A company is resident in Pakistan if it is incorporated in Pakistan or if its control and management are exercised wholly or almost wholly in Pakistan during the tax year. Company is defined to include the following:

- A company as defined in the Companies Act, 2017 (formerly the Companies Ordinance, 1984)
- A body corporate formed by or under any law in force in Pakistan
- An entity incorporated by or under the corporation law of a country other than Pakistan
- The government of a province
- A local government in Pakistan
- A foreign association that the Federal Board of Revenue declares to be a company
- A modaraba, cooperative society, finance society or other society
- A nonprofit organization
- A trust, an entity or a body of persons established or constituted by or under any law that is in force
- · A small company

Tax rates. For the 2020 tax year (income year ending on any day between 1 July 2019 and 30 June 2020), the tax rate is 29%. However, for banking companies, the tax rate is 35%.

Small companies are subject to tax at a rate of 23% for the 2020 tax year.

Small companies are companies incorporated after 1 July 2005 that meet the following conditions:

 They have paid-up capital and undistributed reserves of not exceeding PKR50 million.

- They have no more than 250 employees at any time during the year.
- They have annual turnover not exceeding PKR250 million.
- They were not formed as a result of a restructuring involving the splitting up or reorganization of an already existing business.

The gross revenue of nonresidents' air transportation and shipping businesses is taxed at 3% and 8%, respectively. This income is not subject to any other tax.

The shipping business of resident persons is taxed on the basis of registered tonnage per year.

Builders and developers are subject to tax at varying rates depending on the size of the property.

Certain types of income are subject to final withholding taxes. For information regarding these taxes, see Section A and *Withholding taxes*.

Super tax. The 2015 Finance Act introduced a super tax for rehabilitation of temporarily displaced persons for the 2015 tax year, and the 2016 Finance Act extended the tax to the 2016 tax year. The 2017 Finance Act further extended this tax to the 2017 tax year. The 2018 Finance Act extended the tax up to the 2021 tax year. However, the tax rate is reduced by 1% for each tax year for companies other than banking companies. For the 2020 tax year, the tax rate is 4% for banking companies and 0% for other companies. All banking companies must pay the super tax at a rate of 4% of their income, regardless of the amount of their income.

Alternative corporate tax. The 2014 Finance Act introduced an alternate corporate tax, which is effective from the 2014 tax year. If the corporate tax is less than 17% of the accounting income (excluding certain types of income and related expenses), alternative corporate tax is required to be paid as minimum tax. The difference between the corporate tax and alternative corporate tax can be carried forward to offset corporate tax for a maximum period of 10 years.

Tax incentives. Some of the significant tax incentives available in Pakistan are described in the following paragraphs.

Private sector projects engaged in the generation of electricity are exempt from tax. However, this exemption is not available to oil-fired electricity generation plants set up during the period of 22 October 2002 through 30 June 2006.

Income (other than capital gain on securities held for less than 12 months) derived from instruments of redeemable capital, as defined in the Companies Ordinance, 1984, by the National Investment (Unit) Trust of Pakistan established by the National Investment Trust Limited or by mutual funds, investment companies, collective-investment schemes, real estate investment trust (REIT) schemes or the Private Equity and Venture Capital Fund established by the National Investment Trust Limited is exempt from tax if such enterprises distribute at least 90% of their profits to their unit holders.

Income derived by a collective-investment scheme or real estate investment trust scheme is exempt from tax if at least 90% of the

scheme's accounting income for the year, reduced by realized and unrealized capital gains, is distributed among the unit or certificate holders or shareholders.

Income derived from the export of computer software developed in Pakistan and related services is exempt from tax until 30 June 2025, provided that 80% of the export proceeds are brought into Pakistan in foreign exchange remitted from outside Pakistan through a banking channel.

A tax credit is allowed for a period of five years to a company if the following conditions are satisfied:

- The company is incorporated, and an industrial undertaking is set up during the period of 1 July 2011 through 30 June 2021.
- At least of 70% of the investment in such industrial undertaking is equity.

The percentage of the tax credit equals the ratio between the equity raised through the issuance of new shares for cash and the amount of investment made in setting up the new industrial undertaking.

A tax credit is allowed to a company that is set up in Pakistan before 1 July 2011 if it invests at least 70% new equity raised through issuance of new shares in the purchase and installation of plant and machinery for an industrial undertaking, for the expansion of plant or machinery already installed or for the undertaking of a new project. The credit is allowed against the tax payable for a period of five years. The credit is calculated by applying the proportion of new equity to total equity including new equity against the tax payable.

A tax credit equal to 20% of the amount of investment is allowed to a company that is set up in Pakistan before 1 July 2011 and that makes an investment during the period of 1 July 2011 through 30 June 2016 with 100% new equity raised through the issuance of new shares, for the purpose of balancing, modernization and replacement of plant and machinery already installed in an industrial undertaking owned by a company. The tax credit may be carried forward up to five years.

A tax credit is allowed in the tax year in which a company becomes listed on a registered stock exchange in Pakistan and in the following three tax years. The tax credit equals of 20% of the tax payable in the first two years and 10% of the tax payable in the following two years.

A tax credit is available for 10 years to a company formed to establish and operate a new manufacturing unit set up between 1 July 2015 and 30 June 2019. The tax credit equals 2% of the tax payable for every 50 employees registered with the social security institutions of the federal and provincial governments. The total tax credit is restricted to 10% of the total tax payable.

The corporate tax rate is reduced to 20% for a period of five years for a company setting up an industrial undertaking between 1 July 2014 and 30 June 2017 through foreign direct investment of at least 50% of the cost of the project, including working capital.

The corporate tax rate is reduced by 2% for a company whose shares are traded on a stock exchange subject to certain conditions.

Profits and gains derived by a taxpayer from an industrial undertaking that is set up between 1 March 2019 and 30 June 2023 and that is engaged in the manufacturing of plant, machinery, equipment and items with a dedicated use (no multiple uses) for the generation of renewable energy from sources such as solar and wind are exempt from tax for a period of five years.

Profits and gains of a company from a greenfield industrial undertaking that is incorporated on or after 1 July 2019 are exempt from tax for a period of five years, subject to fulfillment of certain conditions. Such companies are also exempt from the levy of minimum tax.

Capital gains. Capital gains on shares of public companies, vouchers of the Pakistan Telecommunication Corporation, modaraba certificates, instruments of redeemable capital, debt securities and derivative products are taxable. The tax rates for the 2020 tax year for capital gains on securities are shown below.

If the acquisition date of the securities was before 1 July 2013, the rate is 0%.

The following are the rates if the acquisition date for the securities was before 1 July 2016:

- Holding period of less than 12 months: 15%
- Holding period of 12 months or more but less than 24 months: 12.5%
- Holding period of 24 months or more if the securities were acquired on or after 1 July 2013: 7.5%

If the acquisition date of the securities is on or after 1 July 2016, the rate is 15%, regardless of the holding period.

For capital gains on future commodity contracts entered into by members of the Pakistan Mercantile Exchange, the rate is 5%. For cash-settled derivatives (mutual fund, collective-investment scheme or a REIT scheme only) traded on the stock exchange, the rate of capital gain tax is 5% for the 2020 tax year.

Capital gains earned on disposals of debt instruments and government securities purchased by foreign portfolio investors (not having a PE in Pakistan) through an SCRA is subject to deduction of tax at 10% by the banking companies maintaining the SCRAs of such investors. The tax collected by the banks is treated as a final tax on capital gains earned by such nonresident investors.

Capital gains on other assets (including non-public securities) are taxable at the corporate rate. However, only 75% of capital gains derived from transfers of capital assets, excluding immovable properties and assets on which tax depreciation or amortization is claimed, is taxed if the assets were held for more than 12 months.

Capital gains on the disposal of listed securities and the tax payable on the gains are computed, determined, collected and deposited on behalf of a taxpayer by the National Clearing Company of Pakistan Limited (NCCPL), which is licensed as a clearing house

by the Securities and Exchange Commission of Pakistan. However, the NCCPL does not collect tax from the following categories of the taxpayers:

- Mutual funds
- Banking companies, nonbanking finance companies and insurance companies
- Modarabas
- Companies, with respect to debt securities only
- Other persons or classes of persons notified by the Federal Board of Revenue

The investors listed above are required to self-pay their capital gain tax obligation on a quarterly basis at a rate of 1.5% or 2% of the amount of gain, depending on the holding period of the securities. They must file a statement of advance tax and pay the tax within 21 days after the end of each quarter.

Capital gains on immovable property that is an open plot are calculated as shown in the following table.

Holding period	Gain
Not exceeding one year	Consideration – cost
Exceeding one year but not	
exceeding eight years	³ / ₄ of (consideration – cost)
Exceeding eight years	0

Capital gains on immovable property that is constructed property are calculated as shown in the following table.

Holding period	Gain
Not exceeding one year	Consideration – cost
Exceeding one year but not	
exceeding four years	³ / ₄ of (consideration – cost)
Exceeding four years	0

The above gains on immovable property are subject to tax at the following rates:

- Gain up to PKR5 million: 5%
- Gain above PKR5 million and up to PKR10 million: 10%
- Gain above PKR10 million and up to PKR15 million: 15%
- Gain above PKR15 million: 20%

Capital losses can be offset only against capital gains. Capital losses can be carried forward for six years. Capital losses on disposals of securities (shares of public companies, vouchers of the Pakistan Telecommunication Corporation, Modaraba Certificates, instruments of redeemable capital and derivative products) in the 2019 tax year and onward that have not been set off against capital gains on the disposal of securities chargeable to tax can be carried forward up to the three tax years immediately following the tax year in which loss was first computed.

Administration

Business license. Every person engaged in a business, profession or vocation is required to obtain and display a business license as prescribed by the Federal Board of Revenue. The Commissioner of Inland Revenue may impose a fine on a person who fails to obtain such license. The amount of the fine is PKR20,000 in the case of persons deriving taxable income and PKR5,000 in other cases if income is exempt from tax or below the tax limit. The

Commissioner also may cancel the business license of a person if the person fails to notify the change in particulars of the business license to the Commissioner within 30 days of such change or if the person is convicted of any offense under any federal tax law.

Filing requirements. The tax year commences on 1 July and ends on 30 June. Companies are required to end their fiscal years on 30 June. Special permission is required from the Commissioner of Inland Revenue to use a different year-end. The Federal Board of Revenue has specified 30 September as the year-end for certain industries, such as sugar and textiles, and 31 December as the year-end for insurance companies.

An income tax return must be filed by 30 September of the following year if the company's year-end is from 1 July through 31 December and by the following 31 December if the year-end is from 1 January through 30 June. Any balance due after deducting advance payments and withholding taxes must be paid when the tax return is filed.

Advance tax payments. In general, advance tax is payable quarterly based on the tax to turnover ratio of the latest tax year. However, banking companies must pay advance tax on a monthly basis. If the tax liability is estimated to be more or less than the tax charged for the prior tax year, an estimate of tax liability can be filed and advance tax liability can be paid in accordance with such estimate, subject to certain conditions. For taxpayers other than banking companies, the due dates for the advance tax payments are 25 September, 25 December, 25 March and 15 June. Banking companies must pay advance tax by the 15th day of each month.

Adjustable quarterly advance tax on capital gains from the sale of securities is payable on the capital gains derived during the quarter by companies within 21 days after the end of each quarter at a rate of 2% if the holding period is less than 6 months and 1.5% if the holding period is between 6 and 12 months.

Minimum tax. Resident companies and nonresident banking companies are subject to a minimum income tax equal to 1.5% of gross receipts from sales of goods, services rendered and the execution of contracts, if the corporate tax liability is less than the amount of the minimum tax. The excess of the minimum tax over the corporate tax liability may be carried forward and used to offset the corporate tax liability of the following five tax years. Reduced rates are applicable on certain categories of taxpayers, including the following:

Rate of minimum tax applied to a taxpayer's turnover (%)

0.75

Taxpayer category

Oil marketing companies, oil refineries, Sui Southern Gas Company Limited and Sui Northern Gas Pipelines Limited (with annual turnover exceeding PKR1 billion), Pakistani airlines, dealers or distributors of fertilizer, persons running an online marketplace, and the poultry industry

Rate of minimum tax applied to a taxpayer's turnover (%)

Taxpayer category

Distributors of pharmaceutical products,
fast-moving consumer goods and cigarettes,
petroleum agents and distributors
registered under the Sales Tax Act, 1990,
rice mills and dealers, and flour mills
Motorcycle dealers registered under the
Sales Tax Act, 1990
0.3

Withholding taxes. Withholding tax is an interim tax payment that may or may not be the final tax liability. Amounts withheld that are not final taxes are credited to the final tax liability of the tax-payer for the relevant year.

In addition to the withholding taxes listed in Section A, payments by corporations and companies are subject to the taxes listed below that are deducted or collected at source. The withholding tax rates are increased by 100% (doubled) for persons not appearing in the ATL with certain exceptions as provided in the Tenth Schedule to the Income Tax Ordinance, 2001. The ATL is a list that includes the names and registration numbers of persons who have filed income tax returns for the latest tax year by the due date. Those who have not filed income tax returns by the due date may be included in the ATL on the filing of a return after the due date and the payment of a penalty for the late filing. The tax deducted from persons not appearing in the ATL may be credited against the eventual tax liability of such persons if the return is filed within the specified time period. The following are the withholding tax rates.

Tax	Rate
Foreign-exchange proceeds from	
exports of goods	1% (a)
Rent for immovable property	Various (b)
Payments for goods	
Specified goods (rice, cotton seeds	
and edible oil)	1.5%/3%
Sales by distributors of cigarettes and	
pharmaceutical products and large	
import houses	1%/2%
Fast-moving consumer goods supplied	
by distributors	
To companies	2%/4%
To others	2.5%/5%
Other goods	
Payments to companies	4%/8% (c)
Payments to PEs of nonresidents	
Payments to companies	4% (c)
Payments to others	4.5% (c)
Payments to others	4.5%/9% (c)
Imports of goods	
By industrial undertakings and companies	5.5%/11% (d)
By other taxpayers	6%/12% (d)
Payments under executed contracts for	
construction, assembly and similar projects	
by nonresident contractors	7% (e)

Tax		Rate
Payments under executed contracts (other the	han	
contracts for the sale of goods or rendering	3	
of services)		
By nonresidents having a PE		
Sports persons	10%/20%	
Other persons	7%/14%	(e)
By companies	7%/14%	
By other taxpayers	7.5%/15%	(e)
Payments for services		
Rendered by residents		
Services in specified services sectors Electronic and print media advertising	3%/6%	(f)
services	1.5%/3%	(f)
Other services		
By companies	8%/16%	(f)
By other taxpayers	10%/20%	(f)
Rendered by nonresidents through PEs		
Transportation services	2%/4%	(f)
Other services		
By companies	8%/16%	(f)
By other taxpayers	10%/20%	(f)
Brokerage and commission		
Indenting commission	5%	(a)(g)
Advertising agents	10%/20%	(a)(g)
Life insurance agents whose commission		
is less than PKR500,000 per year	8%/16%	
Other commission and brokerage	12%/24%	(a)(f)
Advertisement services by a nonresident		
person relaying from outside Pakistan		
(broadcasting an advertisement into	400/	
Pakistan from outside the country)	10%	
Advertisement services performed by	200//400/	
nonresident media persons	20%/40%	
Payments to employees	_	(g)(h)
Commission earned by members of	0.000//0.040/	(*)
stock exchange	0.02%/0.04%	
Cash withdrawals exceeding PKR50,000	0.6%	(1)
Purchases of domestic air tickets	5%	
Purchases of international air tickets		
other than economy class	DVD 16 000	
First or executive class	PKR16,000	
Others evaluding aconomy class	per person	
Others excluding economy class	PKR12,000	
Payments to distributors, dealers and	per person	
wholesalers for specified goods	0.1%/0.2%/	
wholesalers for specified goods	0.7%/1.4%	(k)
Transfers of immovable property	1%/2%	
Sales to retailers	0.5%/1%/2%	
Cable operators	Various	
Internet protocol television (IPTV),	various	(11)
FM radios, mobile televisions, satellite		
television channels and landing rights		
(tax collected from licensee)	20%	(o)
	- / •	` /

Тах	Rate
Television channel on which foreign	
dramas, serials or plays in other than	
the English language are screened or vie	ewed 50% (o)
Dealers, commission agents and arhatis	
(middlemen) and similar persons	Various (p)
Payments for holding functions and	
gatherings	5%
Specified cities	5%/PKR20,000 (q)
Other cities	5%/PKR10,000 (q)
Purchase of motor vehicles	Various (r)
Registration of motor vehicles	Various (r)
Electricity consumption	Various (s)
Telephone use, including internet and	
mobile	Various
Auction of property or goods	10%/20% (t)
Banking transactions exceeding PKR25,0	000 0.6% (u)
Non-cash banking transactions	` '
exceeding PKR50,000 in a day	0.6% (u)
Right to use machinery and equipment	10% (a)
Extraction and production of minerals	5% (v)
Sales of petroleum products	0.5%/1% (a)(w)

- This tax is a final tax. (a)
- (a) This tax is a timal tax.

 (b) Property income is subject to bottom-line profit taxation. The tax deducted at source may be credited against the eventual tax liability. The rate is 15% for payments made to companies. For payments made to individuals or associations of persons, the rate ranges from 0% to 35%, depending on the amount of rent.
- (c) Tax deducted on the sale of goods is a minimum tax for resident companies as well as for PEs of nonresidents in Pakistan. The tax deduction may be credited against the eventual tax liability for listed companies and companies engaged in the manufacturing of goods. No withholding is required on imported goods sold by an importer if tax at the import stage has been paid.
- (d) This tax is a minimum tax for entities engaged in the trading of imported goods. The tax paid may be credited against the eventual tax liability of the taxpayer calculated at the corporate tax rate on total income relating to such imports if such tax liability is higher than the amount of tax paid at import stage. Lower rates may apply to importers or manufacturers of specific goods. It is an advance tax on raw materials or plant and machinery imported by industrial undertakings for their own use, imports by large import houses, motor vehicles in Completely Built Unit (CBU) condition imported by manufacturers of motor vehicles and foreign-produced films for screening and viewing purposes.
- The tax withheld is treated as a minimum tax if the tax liability computed on a bottom-line profit basis is less than the amount of the tax withheld.
- The tax withheld is treated as a minimum tax if the tax liability computed on a bottom-line profit basis is less than the amount of the tax withheld. Specified services sectors include transportation services, freight forwarding services, air cargo services, courier services, manpower outsourcing services, hotel services, security guard services, software development services, information technology services and information technology-enabled services, tracking services, advertising services (other than print and electronic media), share registrar services, engineering services, car rental services, building maintenance services, services rendered by Pakistan Stock Exchange Limited and Pakistan Mercantile Exchange Limited, inspection, certification, testing and training.
- This tax is imposed on residents and nonresidents. (g)
- (h) The applicable rate depends on the income earned by the employee for the
- (i) The 0.02% rate applies to the traded value (sales or purchase price) of shares traded on the stock exchange that relate to the commission earned by the members on the purchase, sale and trading of shares for its clients and investors. The 0.02% fax may be credited against the eventual tax liability.

- This is an advance tax withheld from persons not appearing in the ATL. The (i) withholding tax is imposed on the entire amount if the aggregate amount withdrawn during a day exceeds PKR50,000. The above withholding tax does not apply to cash withdrawals from a Pakistani rupee account if the deposits in the account are made solely from foreign remittances credited directly into such account, even if the account holder is not appearing in the ATL.
- The tax is collected by manufacturers and commercial importers at the time of the sale of goods in specified sectors. The tax collected is an advance tax for distributors, dealers and wholesalers. The 0.1% rate applies to sales of goods other than fertilizers. The 0.7% rate applies to fertilizer sales.
- A person responsible for registering or attesting the transfer of immovable property must collect the tax from the person selling or transferring the property (other than certain persons specified as exempt). The tax collected is an advance tax. A 1% rate applies to the gross amount of consideration received on the sale of property.
- (m) The tax is collected by manufacturers, distributors, dealers, wholesalers or commercial importers at the time of the sale of goods in specified sectors to retailers. The tax collected may be credited against the eventual tax liability. A 0.5% rate applies to sales of goods other than electronics. A 1% rate applies to electronics sales.
- The tax is collected by the Pakistan Electronic Media Regulatory Authority at the time of issuance or renewal of a license. The amount of tax depends on the category of license. The tax collected may be credited against the eventual tax liability.
- The tax is collected on the permission or renewal fee.
- The market committee collects the tax from dealers, commission agents, arhatis (middlemen), and similar persons on the issuance or renewal of the license. The tax collected may be credited against the eventual tax liability.
- This is an advance tax, which be credited against the eventual tax liability. The tax rate is the higher of 5% of the bill ad valorem and PKR20,000 for specified cities (including Islamabad, Karachi, Lahore and Peshawar) and the higher of 5% of the bill ad valorem and PKR10,000 for other cities.
- This advance tax is collected by the motor vehicle registration authorities at the time of registration of the vehicle. The rates vary according to the engine capacity of the relevant motor vehicles.
- This advance tax is collected by electric companies at the time of issuance of invoices to consumers. A fixed amount of tax is charged to commercial and industrial consumers if the bill does not exceed PKR20,000. A 5% rate applies to industrial consumers with a bill exceeding PKR20,000. A 12% rate applies to commercial consumers with a bill exceeding PKR20,000.
- Specified persons making sales through public auction or auction by tender are required to collect advance tax at a rate of 10%. Tax collected on leases of the right to collect tolls is a final tax.
- Banking companies must collect advance tax from persons not appearing in the ATL at the time of the sale of banking instruments and at the time of transfer of funds through banking instruments. This advance tax may be credited against the eventual tax liability. The tax is not required to be collected on transactions in an SCRA maintained by foreign investors with banks in Pakistan.
- (v) Advance tax must be collected by the provincial authority from leaseholders of mines or persons extracting minerals. This tax applies to persons not appearing in the ATL
- (w) This tax is collected from persons selling petroleum products to petrol pump operators or distributors if the operator or distributor is not allowed a commission or discount.

In general, for payments not listed in the above tables or in Section A, withholding tax is imposed at a rate of 20% on payments to nonresidents subject to tax in Pakistan.

Interest and penalties. For a failure to file an income tax return by the due date, a penalty equal to 0.1% of the gross tax payable for each day of default is imposed, subject to a maximum penalty of 50% of the gross tax payable. However, if the calculated penalty is less than PKR40,000 or if no tax is payable for that tax year, the penalty is PKR40,000

The 2018 Finance Act introduced a new Section 182A of Income Tax Ordinance, 2001, which provides that if an income tax return of a person has not been filed by the due date or extended due date, the name of the person is not included in the ATL for the tax year for which the return was not filed by the due date. The person is also not allowed to carry forward any losses for that tax year or adjust a refund for that tax year during the period that the person is not included in the ATL, and not entitled to additional payment for a delayed refund. However, the person can be included in the ATL by filing an income tax return after the due date and paying a surcharge of PKR20,000.

In addition, interest and penalties are imposed in the following circumstances:

- Interest at a rate equal to 12% per year is charged if tax payments, including advance tax payments, are not made or are partially paid.
- For non-payment or underpayment of tax, a penalty equal to 5% of the amount of tax in default is imposed. For a second default, a penalty equaling an additional 25% of the amount of tax in default is imposed. For any subsequent defaults, an additional penalty equal to 50% of the amount of tax in default is imposed.
- If income is concealed, a penalty equal to the amount of tax sought to be evaded or PKR100,000, whichever is higher, is levied in addition to the normal tax payable.

The income tax department is required to pay compensation at the Karachi Interbank Offered Rate (KIBOR) plus 0.5% per year on refunds due that have not been paid within three months after the due date, from the expiration of the three months until the date on which the refund is paid.

Dividends. Dividends, including remittances of profits by a Pakistan branch to its head office (other than remittances of profits by a Pakistan branch engaged in exploration and production of petroleum), are subject to withholding tax at a general rate of 15%. The withholding tax is considered to be a final discharge of the tax liability. A 7.5% rate is imposed on certain dividends (also, see footnote [c] to Section A). Intercorporate dividends paid within a wholly owned group are exempt from tax, provided that a group return has been filed for the latest completed tax year. Intercorporate dividends paid between group companies entitled to group relief are also exempt from tax.

Foreign tax relief. A foreign tax credit is granted to resident companies with respect to foreign-source income at the average rate of Pakistani income tax or the actual foreign tax paid, whichever is less. If foreign income is derived under different heads (categories) of income, the amount of the allowable credit is applied separately to each head of income. However, income derived under a particular head of income from different locations is pooled together. A credit is allowed only if the foreign income tax is paid within two years after the end of the tax year in which the foreign-source income is derived.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. The determination of taxable income is generally based on the audited financial statements, subject to certain adjustments. Any income accruing or arising, whether directly or indirectly, through or from a PE or any other business connection in

Pakistan, through or from any asset, property or source of income in Pakistan, or through the transfer of a capital asset located in Pakistan, is subject to tax.

Expenses incurred to derive income from business that is subject to tax are allowed as deductions to arrive at taxable income. For branches of foreign companies, allocated head-office expenses may be deducted, up to an amount calculated by applying the ratio of Pakistani turnover to worldwide turnover.

Inventories. Inventory for a tax year is valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value of the inventory on hand at the end of the year. If a particular item of inventory is not readily identifiable, the first-in, first-out (FIFO) or weighted-average methods may be used. The valuation method should be applied consistently from year to year, but the method may be changed with the prior approval of the tax authorities.

Provisions. General provisions for bad debts are not allowed as deductions from income. However, a charge for specific bad debts may be allowed if the debt is accepted by the income tax officer as irrecoverable.

Nonbanking finance companies and the House Building Finance Corporation may claim a deduction equal to 3% of the income from consumer loans for the maintenance of a reserve for bad debts resulting from such loans. In this context, a consumer loan is a loan obtained for personal, family or household purposes and includes debts resulting from the use of a credit card or insurance premium financing.

For advances and off-balance sheet items, banking companies are allowed a provision not exceeding 1% of their total advances. This percentage is increased to 5% with respect to consumers and small and medium-sized enterprises. The provision is allowed if a certificate from the external auditor is furnished by the banking company to the effect that such provisions are based on and are in line with the Prudential Regulations issued by the State Bank of Pakistan. The amount in a provision in excess of the allowable percentage may be carried over to succeeding years.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation recorded in the financial statements is not allowed for tax purposes. Tax depreciation allowances are given on assets, such as buildings, plant and machinery, computers and furniture owned by the company and used for business purposes. A depreciation allowance for a full year is allowed in the year the asset is placed in service, but no depreciation allowance is allowed in the year of disposal of the asset.

Depreciation is calculated using the declining-balance method. The following depreciation rates are generally used.

Assets	Annual allowance %
Buildings	10
Furniture and fixtures	15
Machinery and plant, technical or	
professional books, ships and motor vehicles	15

Assets	Annual allowance %
Computer hardware including printers,	
machinery and equipment used	
in the manufacturing of information	
technology products, aircraft and	
aero engines	30
Below-ground installations (including	
offshore) of mineral oil enterprises	100
Offshore platform and production	
installations of mineral oil enterprises	20

To promote industrial development in Pakistan, certain other allowances relating to capital expenditure have been introduced. These allowances are summarized below.

Initial allowance. An initial depreciation allowance is available at a rate of 25% for plant and machinery placed in service in Pakistan. The allowance is granted in the tax year in which the assets are first placed in service in Pakistan and used in the tax-payer's business for the first time, or in the tax year in which commercial production begins, whichever is later.

First-year allowances. A first-year depreciation allowance at a rate of 90% is granted for plant machinery and equipment installed by an industrial undertaking established in specified rural and underdeveloped areas. This allowance is granted instead of the initial allowance.

A first-year depreciation allowance at a rate of 90% is granted for plant machinery and equipment installed for generation of alternate energy. This allowance is available to an industrial undertaking set up anywhere in Pakistan and owned and managed by a company. The allowance is granted instead of the initial allowance.

Amortization of intangibles. Amortization of intangibles is allowed over the normal useful life of intangibles. If an intangible does not have an ascertainable useful life or if the normal useful life is more than 10 years, for purposes of calculating annual amortization, the normal useful life is considered to be 10 years for the purposes of calculating amortization.

Amortization of expenses incurred before the commencement of business. The amortization of expenses incurred before the commencement of business is allowed on a straight-line basis at an annual rate of 20%.

Relief for losses. Business losses, other than capital losses and losses arising out of speculative transactions, may be carried forward to offset profit in subsequent years for a period not exceeding six years. Unabsorbed depreciation may be carried forward indefinitely.

The 2018 Finance Act restricted offsetting of prior year losses representing depreciation and amortization to the extent of 50% of the balance income for the year after adjustment of business loss, if any. However, such loss is offset against 100% of such balance income if the taxable income for the year is less than PKR10 million.

Foreign losses can only offset foreign-source income and may be carried forward for a period not exceeding six years.

Groups of companies. A group of companies comprising holding companies and subsidiaries in a 100%-owned group can file its tax returns as one fiscal unit, subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions.

In addition, on the satisfaction of certain conditions, group companies can surrender their assessed losses (excluding capital losses and losses brought forward) for the tax year to other group companies. The amount of loss to be surrendered is calculated in the ratio of the percentage of shareholding of the holding company in the subsidiary company.

The option of group taxation is available to group companies that comply with the corporate governance requirement and group designation rules or regulations, as specified by the Securities and Exchange Commission of Pakistan.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Sales tax, on the supply of goods, on the cost of imported goods and on certain services; certain items and classes of persons are exempt Excise duties, on specified goods imported or manufactured in Pakistan and on specified services provided or rendered in Pakistan	0/17
(the government may declare any goods or services or class of goods or services exempt) State and local taxes; an annual trade tax on	Various
companies, including branches of foreign companies	Various
Capital value tax; imposed on purchases of immovable property	Various
Net assets tax (<i>zakat</i> , a religious levy), on certain assets of companies having a majority of Muslim shareholders who are citizens	various
of Pakistan	2.5
Social security contributions, on salaries of	
employees (maximum of PKR1,250 per month)	6
Employees' old-age benefits; based on minimum wages of employees under law of PKR15,000 per month; payable by	
Employer	5
Employee	1

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. In general, remittances in foreign currency are regulated, and all remittances are subject to clearance by the State Bank of Pakistan. However, foreign currency may be remitted through the secondary market.

Debt-to-equity rules. Under the thin-capitalization rules, if the foreign debt-to-equity ratio of a foreign-controlled company (other than a financial institution or a banking company) exceeds

3:1, interest paid on foreign debt in excess of the 3:1 ratio is not deductible.

The State Bank of Pakistan prescribes that borrowers from financial institutions have a debt-to-equity ratio of 60:40. This may be increased for small projects costing up to PKR50 million or by special government permission.

Loans and overdrafts to companies (other than banking companies), controlled directly or indirectly by persons resident outside Pakistan, and to branches of foreign companies are generally restricted to certain specified percentages of the entities' paid-up capital, reserves or head-office investment in Pakistan. The percentage varies, depending on whether the entities are manufacturing companies, semi-manufacturing companies, trading companies or branches of foreign companies operating in Pakistan.

To meet their working capital requirements, foreign controlled companies and branches of foreign companies may contract working capital loans in foreign currency that can be repatriated. The State Bank of Pakistan also permits foreign controlled companies to take out additional matching loans and overdrafts in rupees equal to the amount of the loans that may be repatriated. Other loans in rupees are permitted in special circumstances. Certain guarantees issued on behalf of foreign controlled companies are treated as debt for purposes of the company's borrowing entitlement.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The maximum withholding rates provided in the treaties are shown in the following table.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Austria	10/20 (d)	- (b)(g)	20
Azerbaijan	10	10	10
Bahrain	10	10 (b)	10
Bangladesh	15	15 (b)	15
Belarus	10/15 (d)	10 (b)	15
Belgium	10/15 (d)	15 (b)	20 (m)
Bosnia and		()	. ,
Herzegovina	10	20	15
Brunei Darussalam	10	15 (b)	15
Canada	15/20 (d)	25	20 (c)
China Mainland	10	10	12.5
Czech Republic	5/15 (p)	10 (b)	10
Denmark	15	15 (b)(f)	12
Egypt	15/30 (q)	15 (t)	15
Finland	12/15/20 (s)	15 (i)	10
France	10/15 (o)	10 (t)	10
Germany	10/15 (v)	20 (b)(i)	10
Hong Kong SAR	10	10 (b)	10
Hungary	15/20 (p)	15 (b)	15
Indonesia	10/15 (p)	15	15
Iran	5	10	10
Ireland	10 (h)	-(b)(g)	- (e)
Italy	15/25 (r)	30 (t)	30
Japan	5/7.5/10 (a)	10 (b)	10
Jordan	10	10 (b)	10

		1 AK	151/11 1207
	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Kazakhstan	12.5/15 (o)	12.5 (t)	15
Korea (South)	10/12.5 (d)	12.5 (b)	10
Kuwait	10	10 (t)	10
Kyrgyzstan	10	10	10
Lebanon	10	10 (b)	7.5
Libya	15	- (g)	-(g)
Malaysia	15/20 (d)	15 (b)(f)	15
Malta	15 (a)	10 (b)	10
Mauritius	10	10 (b)	12.5
Morocco	10	10 (b)	10
Nepal	10/15 (a)	10/15 (f)(i)	15
Netherlands	10/20 (p)	20 (b)(l)	5/15 (j)
Nigeria	12.5/15 (o)	15	15
Norway	15	10 (b)	12
Oman	10/12.5 (o)	10 (t)	12.5
Philippines	15/25 (p)	15 (b)	25 (k)
Poland	15 (d)	-(b)(g)	20 (c)
Portugal	10/15 (a)	10 (f)	10
Qatar	5/10 (o)	10 (t)	10
Romania	10	10 (f)	12.5
Saudi Arabia	5/10 (a)	10 (f)	10
Serbia	10	10 (b)	10
Singapore	10/12.5/15 (u)	12.5	10
South Africa	10/15 (o)	10 (t)	10
Spain	5/7.5/10 (a)	10	7.5
Sri Lanka	15	10 (b)	20
Sweden	15	15 (b)	10
Switzerland	10/20 (a)	10 (f)	10
Syria	10	10	10/15/18 (w)
Tajikistan	5/10 (p)	10(x)(y)	10 (x)
Thailand	15/25 (d)	25 (i)	10/20 (j)
Tunisia	10	13	10
Turkey	10/15 (d)	10	10
Turkmenistan	10	10	10
Ukraine	10/15 (a)	10	10
United Arab			
Emirates	10/15 (v)	10 (b)	12
United			
Kingdom	10/15/20 (n)	15 (b)	12.5
United States	3.75 (h)	-(g)	- (e)
Uzbekistan	10	10 (b)	15
Vietnam	15	15 (y)	15
Yemen	10	10 (y)	10
Non-treaty			
jurisdictions (z)	7.5/15/25	10/15/20	15/20
- '/			

(a) Treaty-determined percentage holding required.

(c) Fifteen percent for industrial, commercial or scientific know-how.

(g) Normal rates apply.

⁽b) Interest paid to the government or, in certain circumstances, to a financial institution owned or controlled by the government is exempt.

⁽d) Treaty-determined percentage holding required, and payer must be engaged in an industrial undertaking; otherwise, higher rate or normal rate applies.

⁽e) Royalties are exempt from withholding tax to the extent they represent a fair and reasonable consideration.

⁽f) Certain approved loans are exempt.

- (h) Treaty-determined percentage holding by a public company required and the profits out of which the dividends are paid must be derived from an industrial undertaking; otherwise, normal rates apply.
- (i) Ten percent if the recipient is a financial institution.
- (j) Lower amount for literary, artistic or scientific royalties.
- (k) Fifteen percent if payer is an enterprise engaged in preferred activities.
- Rate reduced to 10% if recipient is a bank or financial institution or if certain types of contracts apply. Rate reduced to 15% if recipient holds 25% of the capital of the paying company.
- (m) Copyright royalties and other similar payments for literary, dramatic, musical or artistic work are exempt.
- (n) Fifteen percent if the recipient is a company. Further reduced to 10% if the treaty-determined percentage is held by the recipient and the industrial undertaking is set up in Pakistan after 8 December 1987. Twenty percent in other cases.
- (o) Lower rate applies if the recipient is a company that controls, directly or indirectly, 10% of the voting power in the company paying the dividend.
- (p) Lower rate applies if recipient is a company that owns directly at least 25% of the capital of the paying company.
- (q) The 15% rate applies to dividends paid to companies. The 30% rate applies to other dividends.
- (r) The 15% rate applies if the recipient is a company that owns directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer and is engaged in an industrial undertaking.
- (s) The 12% rate applies if the recipient is a company that owns directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer; the 15% rate applies to dividends paid to other companies; and the 20% rate applies to other dividends.
- (t) Interest paid to the government or to an agency of or an instrumentality owned by the government is exempt from tax.
- (u) The 10% rate applies if the payer is engaged in an industrial undertaking and if the recipient is a company; the 12.5% rate applies if the recipient is a company; the 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (v) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 20% of the shares of the payer.
- (w) The 10% rate applies to royalties for cinematographic films and to tapes for television or radio broadcasting. The 15% rate applies to royalties for literary, artistic or scientific works.
- (x) The treaty rate applies to the extent the amount represents a fair and reasonable consideration.
- (y) Interest paid to the government or to the central bank is exempt.
- (z) For details regarding these rates, please see the relevant footnotes in Section A.

Pakistan has also entered into treaties that cover only shipping and air transport. These treaties are not included in the above table.

Palestinian Authority

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

> 10 0

	ey.com/Tax	GuidesApp
Ramallah		GMT +2
EY Mail address: P.O. Box 1373 Ramallah Palestine	+972 (2) 242-1011 Fax: +972 (2) 242-2324 Email: ramallah.office@ps.ey.co (Please indicate in all telecomm "Attn. Saed Abdallah EY")	
Street address: PADICO House – 7th Floor Al-Masyoun Ramallah Palestine		
Principal Tax Contact ★ Saed Abdallah	+972 (2) 242-1011 Mobile: +972 599-209-941 Email: saed.abdallah@ps.ey.com	
Business Tax Services ★ Mohannad Hajali	+972 (2) 242-1011 Mobile: +972 599-659-193 Email: mohannad.hajali@ps.ey.com	
Business Tax Advisory ★ Mohannad Hajali	+972 (2) 242-1011 Mobile: +972 599-659-193 Email: mohannad.hajali@ps.ey.com	
People Advisory Services ★ Mohannad Hajali	+972 (2) 242-1011 Mobile: +972 599-659-193 Email: mohannad.hajali@ps.ey.com	
Indirect Tax		
★ Mohannad Hajali	+972 (2) 242-1011 Mobile: +972 599-659-193 Email: mohannad.hajali@ps.ey.com	
Tax Policy and Controversy Saed Abdallah	+972 (2) 242-1011 Mobile: +972 599-209-941 Email: saed.abdallah@ps.ey.com	
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax Ra Capital Gains Tax Rate (Garach Tax Rate (%)		15 (a) 15 (a) 15 (a)(b)
Withholding Tax (%) (c) Dividends Interest Royalties from Patents,	Vnow how etc	0 (d) 10 (e) 5
Payments for Services a	and Goods	10 (f)

Other Payments to Nonresidents Branch Remittance Tax

Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- (a) This is the standard corporate income tax rate. For other rates, see Section B.
- (b) Foreign branches operating in Palestine are taxed like Palestinian companies.
- (c) In general, the withholding taxes may be credited against income tax due.
- (d) See Section B.
- (e) No withholding tax is imposed on interest received from banks. Withholding tax applies to interest payments to nonresidents.
- (f) This withholding tax applies to resident and nonresident companies. It applies to payments of higher than ILS2,500 if the vendor does not provide a deduction-at-source certificate.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Palestinian companies and branches of foreign companies carrying on business in Palestine are subject to corporate income tax. A company is considered Palestinian if it is registered in Palestine. A branch of a foreign company registered in Palestine is treated like a Palestinian company.

Rates of corporate income tax. The standard rate of corporate income tax is 15% of taxable income. Telecommunication companies, franchises and monopoly companies are taxed at a rate of 20%. The tax rate on life insurance companies is 5% of the total life insurance premiums owed to the company. Interest income derived by banks from small and medium-sized entities' finance programs is subject to income tax at a rate of 10%.

Under the Law for Encouragement of Investments, as amended in 2014, approved companies may pay income tax at the following rates:

- 5% for a period of five years beginning on the date of realization of profit but not exceeding four years from the beginning of the company's operations
- 10% for a period of three years after the end of the first phase
- The standard rate after the end of the three-year period

Income up to ILS300,000 from agriculture projects is subject to a 0% income tax rate; the remaining income is subject to the standard rate.

An application must be filed with the Palestinian Investment Promotion Agency to obtain approval for these tax benefits.

Capital gains. Capital gains are taxable. However, gains arising from the sale of shares and bonds from an investment portfolio are exempted. The expenses related to these exempted gains are not deductible for tax purposes. These nondeductible expenses are calculated according to a formula in the law and subtracted from the total expenses of the entity.

Administration. Companies must file a corporate tax return by the end of the fourth month after their year-end. All companies must use the calendar year as their tax year, unless the tax authorities approve a different tax year. As a result, tax returns are generally due on 30 April. Any balance of tax due must be paid by the due date of filing the annual tax return.

Payment of income tax on account must be made in accordance with instructions issued by the Minister of Finance. The tax regulations provide incentives for advance tax payments made during

the tax year. The incentive rates are announced at the beginning of the tax year.

Special incentives are granted for companies who file and pay within a certain period after the tax year-end. For filing and paying during the first and second months after the year-end, the discount is 4%. The discount is 2% for the third month.

Dividends. Under the Income Tax Law amendments in 2014, dividends are subject to withholding tax. Dividends distributed by companies resident in Palestine are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 10%. However, in January 2015, the Ministry of Finance put the application of this withholding tax on hold. As a result, dividends from resident companies are currently exempted from income tax. However, the related expenses are not deductible for tax purposes; these nondeductible expenses represent 20% of the total exempted dividends.

Interest. Interest is subject to income tax at the applicable income tax rate.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is the income reported in the companies' financial statements, subject to certain adjustments.

All types of income are taxable, unless otherwise stated in the law.

All business expenses incurred to generate income may be deducted, with limitations on certain items, such as entertainment and donations. A certain percentage of entertainment expenses is deductible. Head-office charges are limited to 2% of branch net taxable income.

Inventories. The tax law does not specify a particular method for determining the cost of inventory.

Provisions. In general, provisions are not deductible for tax purposes, except for banks and insurance companies. Banks can deduct bad debt provisions that were established in accordance with the instructions of the Palestine Monetary Authority, and insurance companies can deduct part of its unexpired risks' and outstanding claims' provisions.

Depreciation. The Palestinian tax law provides straight-line tax depreciation rates for various types of assets. These rates are applied to the purchase prices for the assets. If the rates for accounting purposes are greater than the tax depreciation rates, the excess is disallowed but may be used for tax purposes at a later date. The following are the straight-line rates for certain assets.

Asset	Rate (%)
Industrial buildings	4
Transportation	
Land transportation	
Cars, trains, buses, trucks and trailers	10
Cars and buses for public transportation	
and for driving schools	12
Air transportation	
Aircraft	8
Cable cars	5

Asset	Rate (%)
Sea transportation	
Ships for transportation, cargo and freezing	5
Boats and yachts	8
Sport and racing boats	15
Other ships or boats that work over	
or under the water	15
Office equipment	7 to 10
Equipment used in industrial activities	5 to 10
Equipment used in agricultural activities	7 to 25
Technological equipment	20 to 25
Office furniture and decoration	10 to 15
Computers	20

Groups of companies. Companies must file separate financial statements for tax purposes.

Relief for losses. Companies may carry forward losses to the following five tax years.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT)	
Standard rate	16
Wages and profit tax; imposed on financial	
institutions instead of VAT and in addition	
to corporate income tax	16
Property tax; based on 80% of the assessed	
rental value	17

E. Foreign-exchange controls

The Palestinian Authority does not have a national currency. Major currencies used in Palestine include the Israeli shekel (ILS), Jordanian dinar (JOD) and the US dollar (USD).

F. Tax treaties

The Palestinian Authority has entered into double tax treaties with Jordan, Serbia, Sri Lanka, Sudan, the United Arab Emirates, Venezuela and Vietnam.

The Palestinian Authority has signed tax treaties with Egypt and Ethiopia. In addition, tax treaties with Oman, Turkey and Turkmenistan are in various stages of negotiation, signature, ratification or entry into force.

The Palestinian Authority has also entered into tax treaties related to customs with the European Union, Japan, Turkey, the United States and certain Arab countries. Under these treaties, goods imported from the treaty countries have either full or limited customs exemption, depending on the type of goods imported.

Panama

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Panama GMT -5

EY +507 370-1100

Mail address: Fax: +507 214-4300

P.O. Box 0832-1575 WTC www.ey.com/centroamerica

Panama

Republic of Panama

Street address:

Building 3855, 2nd Floor, Office #210

Panama Pacifico Boulevard, International Business Park

Panama Pacífico Republic of Panama

Principal Tax Contact

★ Rafael Sayagués +506 2208-9880

 (resident in San José,
 New York: +1 (212) 773-4761

 Costa Rica)
 Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043

 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979

Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com

Business Tax Services

 Lisa María Gattulli
 +506 2208-9861

 (resident in San José,
 Mobile: +506 8844-6778

 Costa Rica)
 Email: lisa.gattulli@cr.ey.com

Luis Eduardo Ocando B. +507 208-0144

Panama Mobile: +507 6747-1221 US Mobile: +1 (305) 924-2115

Fax: +507 214-4300 Email: luis.ocando@pa.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Luis Eduardo Ocando B. +507 208-0144

Panama Mobile: +507 6747-1221 US Mobile: +1 (305) 924-2115

Fax: +507 214-4300

Email: luis.ocando@pa.ey.com +506 2208-9844

(resident in San José, Mobile: +506 8913-6686 Costa Rica) Mobile: +1 (239) 961-5947

Email: juan-carlos.chavarria@cr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

María José Luna +507 208-0147

Fax: +507 214-4301

Email: maria.luna@pa.ey.com

Paul de Haan (resident in +506 2208-9800

San José, Costa Rica) Email: paul.dehaan@cr.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Juan Carlos Chavarría

Luis Eduardo Ocando B. +507 208-0144

Panama Mobile: +507 6747-1221 US Mobile: +1 (305) 924-2115

Fax: +507 214-4300

Email: luis.ocando@pa.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory		
Antonio Ruiz (resident in San José, Costa Rica)	+506 2208-9822 Mobile: +506 8890-9391 International Mobile: +1 (239) 298-6372 Email: antonio.ruiz@cr.ey.com	
Luis Eduardo Ocando B.	+507 208-0144 Panama Mobile: +507 6747-1221 US Mobile: +1 (305) 924-2115 Fax: +507 214-4300 Email: luis.ocando@pa.ey.com	
Rafael Sayagués (resident in San José, Costa Rica)	+506 2208-9880 New York: +1 (212) 773-4761 Costa Rica Mobile: +506 8830-5043 US Mobile: +1 (646) 283-3979 Efax: +1 (866) 366-7167 Email: rafael.sayagues@cr.ey.com	

People Advisory Services

Luis Eduardo Ocando B. +507 208-0144

> Panama Mobile: +507 6747-1221 US Mobile: +1 (305) 924-2115 Fax: +507 214-4300 Email: luis.ocando@pa.ey.com

Patricia Crespo Domingo +507 208-0153

Email: patricia.crespo@pa.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	10
Branch Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) (b)	
Dividends (a)	
On Nominative Shares	10
On Bearer Shares	20
Interest	12.5 (c)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	12.5
Payments on Leases	12.5
Payments for Professional Services	12.5
Branch Remittance Tax	10
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5 (d)

- (a) See Section B for details concerning deemed dividend tax.(b) The withholding taxes apply only to nonresidents. Nonresident companies are entities not incorporated in Panama.
- (c) Certain interest is exempt from tax. See Section B.
- (d) For details, see Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporations, partnerships, branches of foreign corporations, limited liability companies and any other entity considered a legal entity by law are subject to income tax on any profits or income generated in or derived from Panama.

Income that does not arise in Panama or is not derived from Panama is not subject to tax in Panama. However, dividends arising from foreign income that are distributed by Panamanian companies holding a Notice of Operation (formerly Commercial License) are subject to tax (for further details, see *Dividends*).

Corporate income tax rates. Income tax is assessed at a flat rate of 25% on net taxable income. For details regarding net taxable income, see Section C.

Taxpayers with annual taxable income greater than PAB1,500,000 are required by law to calculate the tax using two methods and pay the higher of the amounts calculated under these methods. This calculation must be included in their annual income tax return. The following are the two methods:

- Applying the corresponding tax rate to the net taxable income
- Applying the corresponding tax rate to 4.67% of the total income

Headquarters Law. The Headquarters Law contains a special tax-incentive regime for multinational companies that establish their headquarters in Panama (Multinational Headquarters [MHQ] Company regime).

Under the Headquarters Law, a headquarters is the office that renders services, such as management services, to operations based in a geographically limited area or to the global operation as a whole. Under the law, a headquarters may provide only specified services, including the following:

- · Technical, financial and/or administrative assistance
- Financial and accounting services
- Logistics or warehousing services to the multinational group
- · Marketing and publicity
- Plot or construction design

These services must be part of the ordinary course of business of the parent company or its affiliates.

Under the Headquarters Law, the headquarters must belong to a multinational company with either regional or international operations or significant operations in the country of origin. To operate under the Headquarters Law, a license granted by the Commission of Licenses of the Multinational Companies of the Ministry of Commerce and Industry must be obtained.

Law No. 57, published on 24 October 2018, amended the MHQ regime. Companies granted a license must pay income tax in Panama on the net taxable income derived from the services provided at a rate of 5%. Panamanian taxpayers benefiting from services or acts rendered by MHQ companies must withhold 5% from the total sum to be paid if these services or acts were related to the generation of local income or the conservation of its source and if the payment is considered a deductible expense for the taxpayer.

Also, MHQ companies can claim a tax credit for the amounts withheld by the Panamanian taxpayers, as well as the tax effectively paid abroad for services rendered to nonresidents. However, the company must pay at least 2% of the net taxable income generated in Panama as a minimum income tax.

Likewise, MHQ companies must withhold 5% on 50% of the payments remitted abroad for services and acts received by nonresidents. The company also must withhold 5% on interest, commissions and other charges generated by loans granted by a nonresident and used in Panama.

In addition to obtaining an MHQ license, companies must maintain a minimum number of full-time employees and incur a minimum amount of annual operational expenses, both of which must be adequate with respect to the type of business carried out by the companies. Companies granted a license to operate under this regime are exempt from value-added tax (VAT). However, the VAT exemption applies only to the export of services. The VAT exemption does not apply to imports made by the headquarters or the sale or purchase of goods or services rendered in Panama.

The Headquarters Law also includes immigration aspects. For example, it clarifies that the salary received by an employee with an MHQ Permanent Personnel Visa is exempt from income tax, social security contributions and educational insurance in Panama. Employees with an MHQ Permanent Personnel Visa can opt for a permanent residence in Panama and keep working for a company with an MHQ license. However, these employees would be subject to income tax, social security contributions and educational insurance on the salary received by them.

Transfer-pricing rules apply under the regime.

Panama-Pacifico regime. Panama has established certain freetrade zones, which provide for an exemption from the general income tax (with the exception of certain rental income), as well as other imposts and duties, such as sales taxes, import duties, export taxes, and selective consumption taxes related to royalties on exports and re-export activities.

Law No. 41 of 2004 created the Panama-Pacifico (PP) Special Economic Zone. The law's purpose was to create a special legal, tax, customs, labor, immigration and business regime, designed to encourage and ensure the free flow and movement of goods, services and funds in order to attract and promote investments and the generation of jobs and to make Panama more competitive in the global economy.

Law No. 66 of 2018 included relevant amendments to the PP regime by adding requirements for the recognition of income tax benefits for some activities. It limits eligibility for those benefits by reducing the activities eligible for preferential tax treatment under the PP regime. Also, companies under the PP regime dedicated to the following categories must maintain a minimum number of full-time employees and incur a minimum amount of annual operational expenses:

- Radio, television, audio, video and data signal linking
- Office administrative services
- · Call centers
- Capturing, processing, storage, switching, transmitting and retransmitting data and digital information
- Logistic and multimodal services
- Research and development of resources and digital applications for use in networks

Both of these requirements must be adequate with respect to the type of business carried out by the companies.

Companies that provide office administration services are subject to a 5% income tax rate on the related net taxable income.

Panamanian recipients benefiting from these services must withhold 5% from the total service payment if these services were related to the generation of local income or the conservation of its source and if the payment is considered a deductible expense by the recipient.

An amendment to the Panamanian Fiscal Code provides that transfer-pricing rules apply to individuals or companies established under a preferential tax regime (which includes the PP regime) for their operations with related parties that are in Panama or that are under any other preferential tax regime in Panama or abroad.

Capital gains

Shares and quotas. Under Section 701(e) of the Panamanian Fiscal Code, capital gains derived from the transfer of shares or quotas are subject to capital gains tax if the shares or quotas were issued by a company that has operations or assets located in Panama. The tax applies regardless of the place where the transaction takes place. Capital gains are taxed in accordance with the following rules:

- Capital gains derived from the transfer of shares in Panama that constitute taxable income are subject to income tax at a reduced rate of 10%.
- The buyer must withhold 5% from the purchase price as an advance income tax payment and remit the withholding tax to the tax authorities within 10 days following the date on which the payment was made according to the transaction documents. For a failure to comply with this obligation, both the buyer and the issuer of the shares become jointly liable to the Panamanian tax authorities.
- The 5% tax withheld by the buyer can be credited against the final 10% capital gain tax. However, the seller may elect to consider the 5% tax to be the final income tax payment.
- If the 5% tax withheld by the buyer is higher than the 10% income tax on the capital gain, the taxpayer may claim a cash refund or credit the excess against other tax liabilities. The tax credit may also be transferred to another taxpayer.
- Income derived from capital gains is not included in the seller's ordinary income for the fiscal year, because the tax due is paid through withholding.
- The amount of the capital gain equals the purchase price minus the value of the investment made by the seller at the moment the shares were acquired. The costs related to the transaction (for example, lawyer's fees, commissions, notary fees and broker fees) are taken into account.

Indirect transfers of shares "economically invested in Panama" are also subject to Panamanian capital gains tax, even if the seller and buyer are nonresidents. Specific rules apply to compute the gain if one or several entities that are being transferred generate both Panamanian-source income and foreign-source income. In this case, the tax base is the proportion of Panamanian-source income determined by using the greater amount resulting from the following two methods:

- The equity amount of the entities that earn taxable income in Panama divided by the total equity of the transaction
- The proportion of assets economically invested in Panama divided by the total assets of the transaction

The above result is subject to a 5% withholding tax, which is an advance income tax payment.

Movable assets. Capital gains derived from transfers of movable assets are subject to income tax at a reduced rate of 10%.

Real estate transfer tax. The sale of real estate located in Panama is subject to a 2% property transfer tax. The 2% property transfer tax rate is applied to the higher of the following amounts:

- Sales price set forth in the public deed of transfer
- The cadastral value of the property on the date of the acquisition, plus any increase in value derived from improvements, plus 5% per year computed on the sum of the cadastral value and the improvements

To execute the deed of transfer before a Notary Public, the seller of real estate must submit evidence to demonstrate that the corresponding transfer tax and capital gains tax have been paid.

The real estate transfer tax is not imposed on the first transfer of new houses and commercial establishments if the transfer occurs within the two-year period after the occupation permit is issued.

Sales of homes and business premises by taxpayers engaged in real estate business. For the sale of home properties by taxpayers in the real estate business, the following rates are applied to the higher of the total value of the transfer or the land value.

Higher of	Rate
transfer or land value	%
PAB0 to PAB35,000	0.5
PAB35,000 to PAB80,000	1.5
Over PAB80,000	2.5

The rate imposed on taxpayers in the real estate business for sales of new business premises is 4.5%.

The above rates apply if building permits are issued on or after 1 January 2010.

Ordinary taxpayers that are not engaged in the trade or business of the purchase and sale of real estate. For ordinary taxpayers that are not engaged in the trade or business of the purchase and sale of real estate, tax is calculated at a rate of 10% on taxable income. This income is not taken into account in determining the taxpayer's taxable income, and the taxpayer may not deduct the transfer tax or transfer fees incurred.

Advance income tax of 3% must be paid on the greater of the total value of the transfer or cadastral value.

The above tax can be considered as final payment or the surplus can be reimbursed if the amount of the tax exceeds 10% of taxable income.

Administration. The calendar year is the fiscal year. However, under certain circumstances, a special fiscal year may be requested from the Panamanian tax authorities. Businesses earning income subject to Panamanian tax must file annual income tax returns even if the net result for the period is a loss. Corporations having no Panamanian taxable income or loss are not required to file income tax returns. Tax returns are due 90 days after the end

of the fiscal year. The regulations provide for an extension of time of up to one month to file an income tax return if the corporation pays the estimated tax due. A penalty of PAB500,000 is imposed for the late filing of an income tax return.

Monthly interest is charged for late payments. The interest charges are calculated based on rates established periodically by the tax authorities. These rates equal the local reference banking annual interest rate for commercial financing as defined by the Panamanian Banking Superintendence plus two percentage points. If an extension is obtained, any tax that is due when the return is filed is subject to the abovementioned interest rate. Late payments of taxes made after 1 January 2015 are subject to a 10% surcharge. This 10% surcharge is imposed in addition to the late payment interest.

Tax returns must be filed on electronic forms provided by the Panamanian tax authorities. The taxpayer must file an estimated tax return for the following year together with the income tax return. The total amount of estimated tax for the following year, which normally cannot be lower than the income declared in the current-year return, must be paid in full or in three equal installments by 30 June, 30 September and 31 December. Late payment of this estimated tax generates a 10% surcharge (calculated on the unpaid amount) plus applicable interest.

Dividends. All companies that have a Notice of Operations or Commercial License (the prior name of the Notice of Operations) or that generate taxable income in Panama must pay dividend tax at a fixed rate of 10% for nominative shares and 20% for bearer shares. Dividends distributed from foreign-source income, export operations and certain types of exempt income are subject to a final 5% withholding tax. Subsequent distributions of these dividends are not taxed if they arise from dividends that already have been subject to the abovementioned withholding.

Dividends distributed by Real Estate Investment Companies (Sociedades de Inversión Inmobiliaria) are subject to a 10% withholding tax.

Dividends distributed by entities in free-trade zones from localsource income, foreign-source income, export activities and certain types of exempt income are subject to a final 5% withholding tax.

The following are exempt dividends:

- Dividends distributed by Panamanian companies that do not require a Notice of Operations or Commercial License and that do not produce any taxable income in Panama
- Dividends distributed by entities under the tax-incentive system for multinational companies that establish headquarters in Panama (MHQ regime; see *Headquarters Law*)

Dividends distributed to individuals or legal entities from states included in the List of States that Discriminate against the Republic of Panama (this list has not yet been issued by the Republic of Panama) are subject to the following withholding tax rates:

- 20% for nominative shares
- 40% for bearer shares

Exemptions from withholding tax granted by special laws on dividend distributions from Panamanian entities to entities or individuals located abroad apply only if the recipients cannot claim a tax credit in their country of residence for such dividend distributions. To prove that that no tax credit is available in the recipient's country of residence for a dividend, the beneficial owner must submit a formal tax opinion issued by an independent tax expert of such country, which indicates that a tax credit cannot be claimed.

If a tax treaty applies, the treaty measures prevail over the domestic rules.

Withholding taxes. The withholding tax rate is 12.5% for interest and royalties paid to nonresident companies.

Payments to nonresidents for professional services rendered in Panama or from abroad are subject to a 12.5% withholding tax if certain requirements are met. In principle, the withholding obligation applies if the following requirements are met:

- The payments made to nonresident beneficiaries must be related to the generation of Panamanian-source income for the payer.
- The payment made to the nonresident beneficiaries must be considered and reported as deductible expenses by the Panamanian payer (except in case of interest).

However, a tax reform established several exceptions to these requirements. As a result, payments made by public entities (entities that are not income taxpayers) and taxpayers with losses are subject to the 12.5% withholding tax even if those entities have not deducted the payments as expenses. In addition, taxpayers that have several sources of income are required to apply a 12.5% withholding tax if they are in a loss situation even though they did not claim a deduction for the payments.

No withholding tax obligation applies to entities that generate foreign-source income only and entities or individuals exempt from income tax in accordance with an international treaty or special law.

In addition, exemptions granted by special laws from withholding taxes on interest, royalties, professional fees and similar payments from Panamanian entities or individuals to entities or individuals located abroad apply only if the recipient cannot claim a tax credit in their country of residence for withholding taxes on such income. To prove that no tax credit is available in the recipient's country of residence for such withholding taxes, the beneficial owner must submit a formal tax opinion issued by an independent tax expert of such country, which indicates that the tax paid in Panama would not be credited such country.

Interest, royalties, commissions and fees paid to nonresidents from states included in the List of States that Discriminate against the Republic of Panama (this list has not yet been issued by the Republic of Panama) are subject to a 25% withholding tax.

The tax must be withheld by the enterprise that receives the benefits of the loans, leases or professional services, and must be remitted to the government within 10 days after the tax is withheld or the account is credited, whichever occurs first.

Interest income derived from the following investments is exempt from withholding tax:

- · Savings and time deposits held in Panamanian banks
- Panamanian government securities
- Securities issued by companies registered with the National Securities Commission, if the securities were acquired through a securities exchange established to operate in Panama
- Interest and commissions paid by banking institutions in Panama to international banks or financial institutions established abroad, in connection with loans, bankers' acceptances and other debt instruments
- Interest paid to official or semiofficial institutions of international bodies or foreign governments
- Interest paid to foreign investors, if the capital on which such interest is paid is exclusively intended for housing projects for people of low income

For a loan granted by a domestic bank or related Panamanian party, no withholding tax is applicable, because the financial services payment is taxed in the lender's annual income tax return.

Except in the case of financing, if a local company does not take a deduction for an expense, no withholding tax applies.

Foreign tax relief. Because Panama taxes only income sourced in Panama, regardless of where payment is received or the residence of the taxpayer, no credit or deduction is available for any foreign taxes paid, except in international transport activities.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income or revenue includes all income derived from business activities in Panama less expenses incurred wholly and exclusively in the production of taxable income or the conservation of its source.

Net taxable income is the difference or balance that results on deducting the following from gross income or general earnings:

- · Foreign income
- Exempt income
- Deductible costs and expenses

Revenues must be recognized in the year in which they are earned. Construction companies may recognize long-term contract revenues either by the percentage-of-completion method, percentage-of-invoicing method or the completed-contract method. The installment-sales method of recognizing revenue is not permitted by the Panamanian Fiscal Code.

Earnings derived from the following activities are not considered to be Panamanian source:

- Invoicing by an office established in Panama for sales of merchandise or goods for amounts greater than cost, provided the merchandise never enters Panama
- Directing by an office established in Panama of transactions that are completed, consummated or take effect outside Panama
- Distributing dividends or profits derived from income not generated in Panama, including income derived from the two activities noted above, to the extent that the company distributing dividends does not hold a Notice of Operation

All expenses incurred wholly and exclusively in the production of taxable income or in the conservation of its source are allowed as deductions for income tax purposes, regardless of where the expense is incurred, provided that the corresponding tax is withheld (if applicable). Expenses of one tax year may not be deducted the following year, except those which, by their nature, cannot be determined precisely in the current tax year.

Interest is a deductible expense if it is incurred on loans or credits necessary for the production of taxable income. If non-taxable interest income from savings accounts or certificates of deposit is earned, the only interest deductible is the excess of the interest expense over the non-taxable interest income. Royalties are deductible, except for those paid abroad by free-zone companies.

Inventories. Inventories may be valued by using the first-in, first-out (FIFO), last-in, first-out (LIFO) or average-cost methods. However, the Panamanian tax authorities may allow other methods. After a system of valuation is adopted, it may not be changed for five years.

Provisions. The only deductible reserves are those for depreciation, bad debts (1% of credit sales, up to 10% of total receivables) of entities other than banks and financial institutions and certain fringe benefits. Reserves for personal insurance and contingencies are not deductible.

Tax depreciation and amortization allowances. Depreciation allowances are permitted for capital expenditures incurred in the production of taxable income. Depreciation may be computed by using the straight-line, declining-balance or sum-of-the-years' digits methods. Depreciation is computed over the useful life of an asset. The minimum useful lives are 3 years for movable assets and 30 years for buildings.

Startup expenses may be amortized over a period of five years. Improvements to leased properties must be amortized over the period of the lease. Purchasers of intangible assets, such as patents and goodwill, may claim straight-line amortization deductions for such assets when they derive income from such assets.

Relief for losses. Tax-loss carrybacks are not recognized under Panamanian law. Carryforwards of net operating losses are allowed. Taxpayers can deduct net operating losses over a period of five years following the year in which the loss is incurred. The maximum annual deduction is 20% of the relevant loss, but the amount of the deduction may not exceed 50% of the taxable income for the year.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate (%)

Value-added tax; tax on the sale or transfer of any chattel, services and imports of goods; certain goods and services are specifically exempt, such as medical services and fixed telephony that is not for commercial use

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Notice of Operation (formerly Commercial	
and Industrial Licenses); paid annually on	
corporate capital (up to a maximum amount	
of PAB60,000)	2
Notice of Operation for companies operating	
under a free-trade zone regime; paid annually	
on corporate capital (up to a maximum tax	
of PAB50,000)	0.5
Municipal tax; based on the nature of the	
business activity and the amount of sales	
(up to a maximum tax of PAB3,000 a month)	Various
Social security contributions and education	
tax, based on wages or salaries; paid by	
Employer	12.5
Employee	9.75
Excise taxes	
Imports and sales of alcoholic beverages	10
Imports and sales of tobacco and cigarettes	15
Imports of jewels, cars, motorcycles, jet skis,	
boats (including sailboats), noncommercial	
airplanes, cable and microwave television	
services and mobile phones	Various
Public accommodations and lodging services	10

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Panama does not impose foreign-exchange controls.

Transfer pricing. Cross-border intercompany transactions conducted by Panamanian taxpayers are subject to transfer-pricing obligations if the transactions result in income, costs or expenses that are taken into account in the determination of taxable income.

The transfer-pricing rules are based on the arm's-length principle established in the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Transfer Pricing Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises and Tax Administrations.

An annual statement of transactions (Form 930) with related parties must be submitted to the tax authorities within six months after the end of the fiscal year (if the fiscal year coincides with the calendar year, the deadline is 30 June). In addition, taxpayers must prepare a transfer-pricing study and make it available to the tax authorities.

Resolution No. 201-1937 of 2 April 2018 modified Form 930, "Transfer Pricing Information Return" (Version 1.0). The new form is Form 930, Version 2.0.

The changes include the following:

- The addition of new cells in the main tab of Form 930 related to the adjustments made in the related-party transactions analyses
- The addition of an "Intangible Annex" for reporting intangible transactions
- The addition of a "Comparable Companies Annex" for reporting the name, type, location and country of the comparables, as

well as the selected profit level indicator and the financial information for each one of them

 A new section with "Questions related to the taxpayer" and "Questions related to the multinational enterprise," in which some of the questions are related to the information required by Article 11 of Executive Decree 390, published on 24 October 2016

If Form 930 is not filed, a 1% fine capped at PAB1 million applies to the gross amount of the transactions with related parties.

Law No. 57 of 2018 contains provisions regarding the application of the transfer-pricing rules to transactions conducted by entities with an MHQ license. The law establishes that the transfer-pricing rules apply, starting with the 2019 tax year, to any related-party transaction that an individual or entity conducts with an MHQ license.

The transfer-pricing rules also apply to transactions conducted by companies with related parties that meet the following conditions:

- They are established in Panama.
- They are tax residents of other jurisdictions.
- They are established in the Colón Free Zone.

In addition, the transfer-pricing rules apply if the related parties operate in or under any of the following:

- The Oil Free Zone under Cabinet Decree 36 of 2003
- The PP Special Economic Zone
- The MHQ regime
- The City of Knowledge regime
- Any other current or future free zones or special-economic areas

Law No. 52 of 2018 contains provisions on the activities that individuals or entities with a call center concession may conduct. The law also includes provisions on applying transfer-pricing rules to transactions conducted by those entities.

The law establishes that, starting with the 2019 tax year, the transfer-pricing rules apply to any related-party transactions conducted by individuals or entities with individuals or entities that have a concession to provide call center services.

Although individuals and entities with a concession to provide call center services are exempt from income tax, the transferpricing rules also apply to transactions conducted by those individuals or entities with related parties that meet the following conditions:

- They are established in Panama.
- They are tax residents of other jurisdictions.
- They are established in the Colón Free Zone.

In addition, the transfer-pricing rules apply if the related parties operate in or under any of the following:

- The Oil Free Zone under Cabinet Decree 36 of 2003
- The PP Special Economic Zone
- The MHQ regime
- The City of Knowledge regime
- Any other current or future free zones or special economic areas

Also, an amendment to the Panamanian Fiscal Code established that transfer-pricing rules apply to individuals or companies established under a preferential tax regime, for their operations with related parties that are in Panama or that are under any other preferential tax regime in Panama or abroad.

In all cases, the application of the transfer-pricing rules must be in accordance with the provisions of the Fiscal Code, except for the provisions of Article 762-D of the Fiscal Code.

Multilateral Competent Authority Agreement for Country-by-Country Reporting. On 24 January 2019, Panama's tax authorities signed the Multilateral Competent Authority Agreement for Country-by-Country (CbC) Reporting, which is a multilateral framework agreement that provides a standardized and efficient mechanism to facilitate the bilateral automatic exchange of CbC reporting, is one of the four minimum standards of the OECD/G20 Base Erosion and Profit Shifting Project.

On 27 May 2019, Panama's government published in the *Official Gazette* Executive Decree No. 46, which addresses the disclosure of information in the CbC report by tax resident companies in Panama for purposes of the automatic exchange of information.

Any ultimate parent entity of a multinational group must file the CbC report on an annual basis if it has consolidated revenues that are higher than EUR750 million or its equivalent in balboas at the exchange rate as of January 2015 during a tax year and if it is tax resident in Panama.

A reporting entity is any entity of a group or multinational group that must file the CbC report in its tax jurisdiction on behalf of the multinational group. The reporting entity is the ultimate parent entity.

A company that is part of a multinational group that is tax resident in Panama must notify the Panamanian tax administration of the identity and tax residence of the reporting entity, as well as the fiscal period used by the multinational group. The entity doing the reporting must submit the notification using the format and terms and conditions established by the Panamanian tax administration.

On 27 December 2019, Panama published in the *Official Gazette* Resolution No. 201-9117 of 2019, regulating the notification obligation included in Article 3 of Executive Decree 46 of 2019, which establishes the regulatory framework of the CbC report in Panama.

On 31 December 2019, Resolution No. 201-9411, issued by the Ministry of Economy and Finance for Panama, was published in the *Official Gazette*. The resolution extended the CbC reporting deadline for multinational enterprise groups with a reporting fiscal year ending between 31 December 2018 and 31 January 2019 to 31 January 2020.

The resolution was effective from its date of publication.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Panama has entered into tax treaties with Barbados, the Czech Republic, France, Ireland, Israel, Italy, Korea (South),

Luxembourg, Mexico, the Netherlands, Portugal, Qatar, Singapore, Spain, the United Arab Emirates, the United Kingdom and Vietnam. Panama has concluded treaty negotiations with Austria and Bahrain.

The following are withholding tax rates under Panama's tax treaties.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Barbados	7.5 (a)	0/5/7.5 (j)(k)	0/7.5(t)
Czech Republic	10	0/5/10 (w)(x)	10
France	5/15 (b)	0/5 (1)	5
Ireland	5	0/5 (y)	5
Israel	5/15/20 (ee)	0/15 (ff)	15
Italy	5/10	0/5	10
Korea (South)	5/15 (c)	$0/5 \ (m)$	0/10 (u)
Luxembourg	5/15 (b)	0/5 (1)	5
Mexico	5/7.5 (c)	0/5/10 (n)(o)	10
Netherlands	0/15 (d)	0/5 (p)	5
Portugal	10/15 (e)	10 (q)	10
Qatar	6 (f)	6 (r)	6
Singapore	5 (g)	5 (s)	5
Spain	0/5/10 (h)(i)	5 (v)	5
United Arab			
Emirates	5 (aa)	0/5 (bb)	5
United Kingdom	0/15 (cc)	0/5 (dd)	5
Vietnam	5/7/12.5	0/10	10
Non-treaty			
jurisdictions	10/20 (z)	12.5 (z)	12.5

- (a) The rate equals 75% of the statutory nominal rate applicable at the time of dividend distribution. The rate is reduced to 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The rates do not apply to dividends paid on bearer shares.
- (b) The rate is reduced to 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that owns at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (c) The rate is reduced to 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that owns at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (d) The rate is reduced to 0% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 15% of the capital of the payer of the dividends (additional specific conditions apply).
- (e) The rate is reduced to 10% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (f) The rate is reduced to 0% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is the other state, a political subdivision, a local authority or the central bank of the other state, a pension fund, an investment authority or any other institution or fund that is recognized as an integral part of the other state, political subdivision or local authority, as mutually agreed.
- (g) The rate is reduced to 4% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that owns at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (h) The rate is reduced to 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that owns at least 40% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (i) The rate is reduced to 0% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 80% of the capital of the payer of the dividends (additional specific conditions apply).
- The rate is reduced to 5% if the interest is derived by a bank that is a resident of Barbados.
- (k) The rate is reduced to 0% if the beneficial owner of the interest is a contracting state, the central bank of a contracting state, or a political subdivision or local entity of the contracting state or if the interest is paid to another entity or body (including a financial institution) as a result of financing provided by

such institution or body in connection with an agreement concluded between the governments of the states.

- (1) The rate is reduced to 0% with respect to the following:
 - · Interest paid to or by the state, a local authority or central bank
 - · Interest paid on sales on credit
 - · Interest paid by a financial institution to another financial institution
 - Interest paid to the state as a result of financing provided in relation to an agreement between the governments of the states
- (m) The rate is reduced to 0% with respect to the following:
 - Interest paid to the state, a local authority, central bank or a public financial institution
 - · Interest paid on sales on credit
 - Interest paid to entities (including financial institutions) as a result of financing provided in relation to an agreement between the governments of the states
- (n) The rate is reduced to 5% if the interest is derived by a bank that is a resident of Mexico.
- (o) The rate is reduced to 0% with respect to interest paid to the state, a political subdivision or local entity of the state, the central bank or specific credit institutions.
- (p) The rate is reduced to 0% with respect to the following:
 - · Interest paid to the state, a local authority or the central bank
 - · Interest paid on sales on credit
 - Interest paid to the state as a result of financing provided in relation to an agreement between the governments of the states
 - · Interest paid to pension funds
- (q) The rate is reduced to 0% with respect to interest paid to the state, a political subdivision or local entity, or the central bank.
- (r) The rate is reduced to 0% with respect to the following:
 - Interest paid to the state or a political subdivision or local authority of the state
 - · Interest paid to specific credit institutions
 - · Interest paid on sales on credit
 - · Interest paid by a financial institution to another financial institution
 - Interest paid as a result of financing provided in relation to an agreement between the governments of the states
- (s) The rate is reduced to 0% with respect to interest paid to the government or to banks.
- (t) The rate is reduced to 0% with respect to royalties including royalties for scientific works related to biotechnology industry.
- (u) The rate is reduced to 3% with respect to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (v) The rate is reduced to 0% with respect to the following:
 - · Interest paid to or by the state, a local authority or central bank
 - · Interest paid on sales on credit
 - · Interest paid by a financial institution to another financial institution
 - Interest paid to the state as a result of financing provided in relation to an agreement between the governments of the states
 - · Interest paid to pension funds
- (w) The rate is 5% if the beneficial owner is a bank that is a resident of the other contracting state.
- (x) The rate is reduced to 0% if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - Interest arises in a contracting state and is paid to a resident of the other contracting state that is the beneficial owner thereof, and such interest is paid in connection with the sale on credit of merchandise or equipment.
 - Interest is paid to the government of the other contracting state, including a political subdivision or local authority thereof, the central bank or a financial institution owned or controlled by such government.
 - Interest is paid to a resident of the other state in connection with a loan or credit guaranteed by the government of the other state, including a political subdivision or local authority thereof, the central bank, or a financial institution owned or controlled by such government, if the loan or credit is granted for a period of not less than four years.
- (y) The rate is reduced to 0% if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The beneficial owner of the interest is a contracting state, the central bank of a contracting state, or a political subdivision or local authority of such state.
 - Interest is paid with respect to the sale on credit of merchandise or equipment to an enterprise of a contracting state.

- Interest is paid to other entities or bodies (including financial institutions) as a result of financing provided by such institutions or bodies in connection with agreements concluded between the governments of the states.
- Interest is paid to a pension fund established in the other contracting state to provide benefits under pension arrangements recognized for tax purposes in that other contracting state.
- (z) See Section A.
- (aa) The rate is reduced to 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a resident of the other contracting state.
- (bb) The rate is reduced to 5% if the beneficial owner of the interest is a resident of the other contracting state. The rate is reduced at 0% if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The beneficial owner of the interest is the government, a political subdivision or a local authority of the other contracting state.
 - The interest is paid with respect to the sale on credit of merchandise or equipment to an enterprise of a contracting state.
 - The interest is paid to financial institutions and other bodies as a result of financing provided by such institutions or bodies in connection with agreements concluded between the governments of the contracting states.
- (cc) The rate is 15% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a resident of the other contracting state. The withholding tax rate is reduced to 0% if either of the following circumstances exists:
 - The beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that is a resident of the other contracting state and that holds directly at least 15% of the capital of the entity paying the dividends, and other requirements are satisfied.
 - The beneficial owner of the dividends is a contracting state, a political subdivision or local authority thereof, or a pension scheme.
- (dd) The rate is reduced to 5% if the beneficial owner of the interest is one of the following persons:
 - · An individual
 - A company whose principal class of shares is regularly traded on a recognized stock exchange
 - A financial institution that is unrelated to, and dealing wholly independently with, the payer
 - · A company other than those mentioned above, subject to conditions

The rate is also reduced to 5% if the beneficial owner of the interest is a resident of the other contracting state and any of the following circumstances exists:

- The interest is paid by a contracting state or a political subdivision or local authority thereof.
- The interest is paid by a bank in the ordinary course of its banking business.
- The interest is paid on a quoted Eurobond.

The rate is reduced to 0% if any of the following circumstances exists:

- The beneficial owner of the interest is a central bank of the contracting state or any of its political subdivisions or local authorities.
- The interest is paid with respect to the sale on credit of merchandise or equipment to an enterprise of a contracting state.
- The interest is paid to other entities or bodies (including financial institutions) as a result of financing provided by such entities or bodies in connection with agreements concluded between the governments of the contracting states.
- · The beneficial owner of the interest is a pension scheme.
- (ee) The rate is reduced to 15% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a resident of the other contracting state. The rate is reduced to 5% if the beneficial owner is a pension fund that is a resident of the other contracting state. A 20% withholding tax rate applies if dividends are distributed by a Real Estate Investment Company and if the beneficial owner holds less than 10% of the capital of the Real Estate Investment Company.
- (ff) The standard rate is 15%. Interest payments to specific entities and interest paid on traded corporate bonds are exempt (0% rate).

Papua New Guinea

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Port Moresby GMT +10

EY +675 305-4100
Level 4 Credit House Fax: +675 305-4199
Cuthbertson Street
P.O. Box 1380

P.O. Box 1380 Port Moresby Papua New Guinea

Business Tax Advisory

Colin Milligan +675 305-4100

Email: colin.milligan@pg.ey.com
Brent Ducker +61 (7) 3243-3723

(resident in Brisbane) Fax: +61 (7) 3243-3723

Email: brent.ducker@au.ey.com Michael Hennessey +61 (7) 3243-3691

(resident in Brisbane) Fax: +61 (7) 3243-3031

Email: michael.hennessey@au.ey.com

A. At a glance

30
0
48 (a)
0/10/15 (b)
15
30
- (c)
15
17
0
7 (d)

(a) See Section B.

- (b) Effective from 1 January 2017, the dividend withholding tax rate is 15%, unless a fiscal stability agreement is in place. If such agreement is in place, a 0% rate would continue to apply to dividends paid out of oil or gas profits, and the 10% rate would continue to apply to dividends paid out of mining profits.
- (c) For payments to non-associates, the amount of tax equals the lesser of 10% of assessable income or 48% of taxable income. Assessable income is the amount assessable under the provisions of the Income Tax Act. Taxable income is the amount remaining after deducting from assessable income all allowable deductions.
- (d) Resource (mining, oil and gas) and primary production taxpayers may carry forward losses for 20 years.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are subject to income tax on worldwide assessable income. Nonresident companies carrying on business through a branch pay tax only on Papua New Guinea (PNG)-source income. A resident company is a company

incorporated in PNG. A company not incorporated in PNG is considered a resident company if it carries on business in PNG and it has either its central management and control in PNG or its voting power controlled by shareholders who are residents of PNG.

Tax rates. Resident companies are subject to tax at a rate of 30%. Branches of nonresident companies (other than those engaged in mining, petroleum or gas operations) are subject to tax at a rate of 48%. Nonresident companies deriving "prescribed income" are subject to the foreign contractor provisions (see *Foreign Contractor Withholding Tax*).

For resident and nonresident companies engaged in mining, petroleum or gas operations, the tax rate is 30%.

In addition to any tax liability determined in accordance with the above rate, an Additional Profits Tax may be levied with respect to gas projects in certain circumstances and, from 1 January 2017, with respect to mining and petroleum projects.

Foreign Contractor Withholding Tax. Most activities conducted by nonresidents in PNG (including PNG branches), other than individuals deriving employment income, fall under the foreign contractor and management fee (see *Management Fee Withholding Tax*) provisions of the domestic law. The Foreign Contractor Withholding Tax (FCWT) applies if income is derived by nonresidents (usually referred to as "foreign contractors") from contracts for "prescribed purposes," including installation and construction projects, consultancy services, lease of equipment and charter agreements.

Effective from 1 January 2017, payments to foreign contractors are subject to 15% withholding tax, which is a final PNG tax on the PNG income. Before 1 January 2017, the rate was 12% and foreign contractors had the option of electing to file an annual PNG corporate tax return and pay tax at the nonresident rate on actual taxable income.

Management Fee Withholding Tax. Subject to the availability of treaty relief, Management Fee Withholding Tax (MFWT) at a rate of 17% must be withheld from management fees paid or credited to nonresidents.

The definition of "management fee" is very broad and includes "a payment of any kind to any person, other than to an employee of the person making the payment and other than in the way of royalty, in consideration for any services of a technical or managerial nature and includes payment for consultancy services, to the extent the Commissioner General of Internal Revenue is satisfied those consultancy services are of a managerial nature."

In practice, MFWT generally applies to services rendered outside PNG, and FCWT (see *Foreign Contractor Withholding Tax*) applies to fees for services rendered in PNG.

The deduction for management fees paid by a PNG resident company to a nonresident associate cannot exceed the greater of 2% of assessable income derived from PNG sources or 2% of allowable deductions excluding management fees paid. In addition, for resource companies, to the extent that management fees exceed 2% of the allowable exploration or capital expenditure (other than

management fees) incurred during the year, the excess is not allowable exploration or capital expenditure, respectively. However, a full deduction is allowed if the management fee can be supported as an arm's-length transaction. The above limit does not apply with respect to payments made to non-associates.

Incentives. Several specific incentives are available with respect to taxpayers operating in certain industries, including resource taxpayers (mining, oil and gas) and taxpayers engaged in primary production. These incentives range from general concessions with respect to the calculation of taxable income to concessions with respect to specific types of expenditure. Although some investors have been able to negotiate specific incentives for particular projects, the government now aims to include all tax concessions in the domestic legislation and make any concessions available on an industry basis with the goal of developing a more neutral and equitable treatment of projects.

Capital gains. Capital gains are not subject to tax in PNG. The disposal of a capital asset may be subject to tax to the extent the disposal takes place as part of a profit-making scheme or is part of the ordinary business activities of a taxpayer.

Although capital gains on the disposal of depreciable plant and equipment are generally not subject to tax, a calculation of any gain or loss on disposal must be performed. If the amount received exceeds the tax written-down value, an amount of income may be derived (up to the amount of depreciation deductions previously claimed). Alternatively, if the amount received on disposal is less than the tax written-down value, the taxpayer may be able to claim a deduction.

Administration. The PNG tax year is the calendar year. However, for most companies, a substituted accounting period is permitted on written request to the Commissioner General of Internal Revenue. Tax for any fiscal year is payable in three installments on a provisional tax assessment basis according to the following schedule:

- First installment by 31 March
- · Second installment by 30 June
- Third installment by 30 September

Provisional tax is generally assessed by the Commissioner General of Internal Revenue based on the latest information available. Accordingly, provisional tax does not generally become payable until after a taxpayer has filed its first tax return, and installments may be revised following the filing of returns.

Any balance must be paid within 30 days after the assessment is issued and served on the taxpayer. Any overpayment of provisional tax is refundable to the taxpayer. The Commissioner General of Internal Revenue does not pay interest on overpaid tax. Penalties apply for underestimation of provisional tax.

Companies are required to file tax returns within two months after the end of the fiscal year (that is, by the end of February of the following year). However, for returns filed by registered tax agents, extensions of an additional four, six or eight months are possible, depending on the level of taxable income. The income and expenses of taxpayers must be expressed in Papua New

Guinea currency, unless permission is granted by the Commissioner General of Internal Revenue to report in a currency other than Papua New Guinea currency.

Companies carrying on business in PNG, or deriving income in PNG, must appoint a public officer to act as the representative of the company in all dealings with the IRC. The public officer need not be an employee or shareholder of the company but must be tax resident in PNG.

Dividends. Dividends received by resident companies from other resident companies are fully rebatable; that is, although dividends received by corporate taxpayers from other PNG corporations are fully assessable, the taxpayers may claim a credit of 30% (corporate tax rate), thereby reducing the effective tax rate to nil. Dividends paid out of profits arising from the sale or revaluation of assets that were acquired for purposes other than resale at a profit are exempt if the dividend is distributed through the issuance of non-redeemable shares. Effective from 1 January 2017, dividends paid out of profits derived from petroleum or gas operations are no longer exempt unless a fiscal stability agreement applies.

Effective from 1 January 2017, dividends paid or credited by resident companies to nonresident shareholders (other than superannuation funds) are generally subject to a final 15% dividend withholding tax, which is deducted at source from the gross amount of the dividend.

Foreign tax relief. A resident deriving foreign-source income that has been subject to foreign tax is entitled to a credit equal to the lesser of the following:

- · The foreign tax paid
- The amount of PNG tax payable on that income

For purposes of the foreign tax credit, no distinction is made between income derived from treaty and non-treaty countries.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Income is defined as the aggregate of all sources of income, including annual net profit from a trade, commercial, financial or of other business. Expenses are deductible to the extent that they are incurred in producing assessable income, and are not capital or of a capital nature or incurred in producing exempt income. Deductions are allowable for certain capital expenditures incurred in the agriculture and fishing industries.

Foreign-exchange gains and losses. Realized exchange gains and losses from debts incurred or borrowings made on or after 11 November 1986 (at any time with respect to reforestation activities) in a foreign currency are generally assessable and deductible, respectively, as well as any realized gains or losses made on amounts of income or deductions. Unrealized gains are not assessable, and unrealized losses are not deductible.

Inventories. Trading stock must be valued at the end of an income year either at cost, market selling price, or replacement price. Any change in the method of valuing trading stock must be approved by the Commissioner General of Internal Revenue. The Commissioner General of Internal Revenue has the discretion to make

adjustments if the trading stock is sold or otherwise disposed of other than at market value.

Provisions. Provisions are not deductible until payments are made or, in the case of doubtful debts, until the debts are considered totally irrecoverable and are written off.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation of fixed assets that are used in the production of taxable income is calculated using either the primecost (straight-line) method or the diminishing-value method. The default method is the diminishing-value method with taxpayers having the option by notice in writing to use the prime-cost method for any or all units of property. Any change in the method of depreciation must be approved by the Commissioner General of Internal Revenue.

The IRC publishes depreciation rates for certain items of plant and equipment. The following are some of the applicable rates published by the IRC.

1	Method	
Item	Prime- cost (%)	Diminishing value (%)
Manufacturing		
Cement, pipe and tile manufacturing		
plant	10	15
Chemical manufacturing plant	10	15
Primary industries, farmers and	10	13
so forth		
Cocoa and coffee industry plant	10	15
Copra industry plant	5	7.5
Other industries		,
Aircraft	10	15
Building industries	20	30
Buildings		
Residential buildings	2	3
Storage buildings (steel framed)	4	6
Transportation		
Aircraft	12.5	18.75
Motor vehicles (other motor vehicles,		
including buses, lorries and trucks)	20	30
Wharves	5	7.5
Ships and steamers	7.5	11.25
Mining		
Development works	Nil	Nil
Dragline	13	20
Plant and machinery		
General plant and equipment	10	15
Drills	17	25
Earthmoving plant and heavy		
equipment	20	30
Motor trucks	20	30
Shovels	20	30
Oil		
Exploration	20	30
Oil companies		
Aircraft	25	37.5
Aircraft refueling equipment	15	22.5
Drilling plant	20	30

Item	Method Prime- Diminishing- cost (%) value (%)	
Seismic geophysical survey	0000 (///	14144 (70)
equipment	20	30
Oil rigs (offshore) and ancillary		
plant	10	15
Petroleum		
Drilling and down hole (specialized		
drilling) equipment	20	30
Earthmoving plant and heavy		
equipment	20	30
General plant and equipment	17	25
Onshore production plant	13	18
Offshore production plant	13	20
Refining plant	13	20
Wharves and jetties	5	7.5
Vehicles	20	30

The amortization deduction for allowable exploration expenditure (AEE) incurred by resource taxpayers is determined by dividing the undeducted expenditure by the lesser of the number of years in the remaining life of the project or four.

The deduction allowable for short-life allowable capital expenditure (ACE; effective life of less than 10 years) incurred by resource taxpayers is calculated by dividing the undeducted balance of ACE by the lesser of the number of years in the remaining life of project or 4. For long-life ACE (effective life of 10 years or more) incurred by resource taxpayers, depreciation must be calculated at a rate of 10% under the straight-line method.

The order of deductions for AEE and ACE amortization is AEE, long-life ACE and short-life ACE. The deductions may not create a loss and any excess deductions are carried forward to future years.

Environmental protection and cleanup costs. A specific deduction is available to taxpayers for certain expenditure incurred with respect to environmental-protection activities and cleanup costs incurred when pollution occurs. This measure is available to taxpayers in all industries. It was introduced to encourage taxpayers to safeguard the environment.

Several specific exclusions exist, including capital expenditure incurred to acquire land and buildings. Expenditure incurred for environmental impact studies is deductible under a separate measure (see *Environmental impact studies*).

Depreciation deductions are also available for plant and equipment used in environmental-protection activities.

Environmental impact studies. A deduction is allowed for environmental impact studies. For this purpose, an environmental impact study is the study of the environmental impact of an assessable income-producing activity or business that is carried on or proposed to be carried on in PNG by the taxpayer.

The expenditure incurred is apportioned over the life of the project or 10 years, whichever is less. If the taxpayer is in the resources

industry, the cost of the environmental impact is not allowable under this measure, but is available under the specific resources taxation provisions.

Depreciation deductions are also available for plant and equipment used for environmental impact studies.

Rehabilitation costs of resource taxpayers. For resource projects that begin on or after 1 January 2012, at the end of a project, a resource taxpayer may transfer losses incurred on environmental rehabilitation to other projects owned by it. PNG uses ringfencing provisions and calculates the profits of resource projects on a project-by-project basis. Historically, losses incurred were effectively lost if no further income was produced.

Research and development. On 1 January 2014, the extended deduction of 50% was phased out for research and development (R&D) expenditure. Previously, a 150% deduction was available for "prescribed" R&D expenditure. To claim the R&D concession, taxpayers needed to complete and submit an application annually to the Research and Development Expenses Approval Committee (within the PNG IRC) for approval before the start of the fiscal year. However, any expenditure on scientific research incurred before 1 January 2014 will continue to be eligible. In addition, although the additional deduction (50%) for eligible R&D expenditure has been abolished, such expenditure will continue to be deductible on a 100% basis even if such expenditure might otherwise be capital in nature and not deductible under general provisions.

The following payments and expenditure incurred by a taxpayer carrying on business for the purpose of obtaining assessable income may be allowable R&D deductions:

- Payments to an approved research institute for scientific research related to the business of the taxpayer and payments to an approved research institute for the purpose of undertaking research related to the business of the taxpayer
- Capital expenditure on scientific research related to the business of the taxpayer (except expenditure on plant, machinery, land or buildings, or alterations, additions or extensions to buildings)
- Expenditure on plant and equipment used solely for R&D purposes (depreciable at a rate of 33% per year)
- Expenditure on buildings and additions to buildings used solely for R&D purposes (deductible in equal installments over three years)

For purposes of the R&D concession, scientific research includes any activities in the fields of natural or applied science for the extension of knowledge.

Relief for losses. Losses incurred may generally be carried forward for seven years. However, losses incurred by resource taxpayers and primary production taxpayers can be carried forward 20 years. Losses incurred by a company are allowed as a deduction only if the taxpayer passes either the continuity of ownership test or the same business test.

For entities in the resources sector, losses may also be quarantined on a project basis.

Losses may not be carried back.

No provisions exist for grouping losses with associated companies (with the specific exception of certain company amalgamations).

Groups of companies. No provisions exist in PNG for the grouping of income or losses of associated companies or for other group relief. Companies are assessed on an individual basis.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate (%)

Goods and services tax (GST); imposed on virtually all goods and services unless the goods or services are exempt (for example, financial services and gambling) or the supply is zero-rated (for example, exports); any entity undertaking taxable activity in PNG must register and charge GST if taxable supplies exceed, or are expected to exceed, PGK250,000 in any 12-month period; entities that are registered must account for GST collected (output tax) and GST paid (input tax) during each month with any excess of GST collected to be remitted to the IRC by the 21st day of the following month; entities may generally claim a refund for most GST input tax paid on importations or local purchases of goods and services; effective from 1 January 2016, a deferral scheme applies with respect to GST on imports Customs and excise duty; imposed on all goods imported into PNG, unless the goods are duty-free or exempt from duty; duty is imposed on the total value including cost, insurance and freight; the rate of duty depends on the nature of the goods; a zero rate often applies to goods imported into PNG if the goods are not available in PNG, but a specific Various analysis must be undertaken in each instance Stamp duty; imposed on dutiable instruments such as deeds, share transfers and a wide range of other documents at varying rates; may also apply to documents executed outside PNG under provisions that impose an obligation to file documents for assessment for stamp duty with respect to property or activities in PNG Various

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in PNG is the kina (PGK).

A tax-clearance certificate is required if certain cumulative remittances of foreign currency exceed PGK500,000 in a calendar year. For a remittance to a tax haven, a tax clearance is always required, regardless of the amount being remitted.

10

PNG resident companies are generally not permitted to receive payment for goods or services in a foreign currency. Consequently, if a contract is entered into between two PNG resident companies in a foreign currency (for example, US dollars), the settlement of the invoice must be made in Papua New Guinea currency. For exchange-control purposes, a resident includes a foreign company operating actively in PNG as a branch.

Debt-to-equity ratios. Previously, the thin-capitalization rules applied only to taxpayers operating in the resources sector. Effective from 2013, PNG's thin-capitalization rules apply to PNG companies in all industries. The 3:1 debt-to-equity ratio that previously applied for resource companies has been adjusted to 2:1 from 1 January 2020. Projects that are covered by a fiscal stability agreement are not affected by this change. All other companies are subject to a 2:1 ratio (with the exception of approved financial institutions, which are not subject to any ratio). If the applicable ratio is breached, a proportion of the interest on foreign debt is denied as a tax deduction.

Anti-avoidance legislation. Contracts, agreements or arrangements that have the effect of avoiding any tax may be rendered void by the tax authorities.

Transfer pricing. Related-party transactions are accepted by the tax authorities if they are carried out at arm's length. However, a taxpayer's taxable income can be adjusted if transactions are not conducted on an arm's-length basis (that is, if the transaction would not have been conducted on the same basis between independent parties). Specific provisions also exist with respect to management or technical fees paid to international related parties. Documentation of the appropriate methodology and calculation of pricing must be maintained. Country-by-Country Reporting rules are effective from 1 January 2017.

Controlled foreign companies. The PNG tax legislation does not currently contain any controlled foreign company (CFC) rules. Consequently, any income derived by foreign subsidiaries of a PNG entity is typically taxed on a receipts basis only.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Taxpayers self-assess any treaty reductions of withholding taxes.

The following table lists the effective treaty withholding tax rates for dividends, interest, royalties, management fees and payments to foreign contractors with respect to prescribed services.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %	Management fees (a)	Payments to foreign contractors %
Australia	15	10	10	0 (b)	15 (c)
Canada	15	10	10	0 (b)	15 (c)
China Mainlar	nd 15	10 (f)	10	0 (b)	15 (c)
Fiji	15	10 (f)	15	15	15 (c)
Germany	15	10 (f)	10	0 (b)	15 (c)
Indonesia	15	10 (f)	10	10	15 (c)(d)
Korea (South)) 15	10 (f)	10	0 (b)	15 (c)
Malaysia	15	15 (f)	10	10	15 (c)(d)
New Zealand	15	10 (f)	10	0 (b)	15 (c)

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %	Management fees (a)	Payments to foreign contractors %
Singapore United	15	10 (f)	10	0 (b)	15 (c)(d)
Kingdom	15	10 (f)	10	10	15 (c)(d)
Non-treaty jurisdictions	15	15	- (e) 17	15

- (a) For the purposes of this table, management fees include technical fees.
- (b) Management services, including services of a technical nature rendered from sources outside of PNG for a resident of PNG are subject to MFWT at a rate of 17%. For services provided by a resident of a country with which PNG has entered into a double tax treaty that does not have a specific technical services article, the payment is not subject to withholding tax in PNG if all of the services were performed outside PNG.
- (c) Nonresident entities deriving income from "prescribed contracts" are subject to FCWT at a rate of 15% of the gross receipts. The income of residents of countries with which PNG has entered into a double tax treaty is subject to the FCWT provisions if the nonresident is conducting business in PNG through a permanent establishment.
- (d) Until recently, a reduced FCWT rate may have applied to foreign contractors from these countries in accordance with the non-discrimination article in the relevant treaty. However, the PNG tax authorities now apply the 15% rate to foreign contractors from all countries.
- (e) The rate is 30% for payments to associates. For payments to non-associates, the amount of the tax equals the lesser of 10% of assessable income or 48% of taxable income.
- (f) The rate is 0% for interest paid to the government or the central bank.

Paraguay

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Asunción	(GMT -3
EY Mail address: Casilla de Correos 2481 Asunción Paraguay	+595 (21) 664-308 Fax: +595 (21) 608-985	
Street address: Edificio Citicenter Av. Mcal. López 3794 esq. Cruz del C Piso 6 Asunción Paraguay	Chaco	
Principal Tax Contacts ★ Gustavo Colman	+595 (21) 664-308 Mobile: +595 (971) 942-222 Email: gustavo.colman@py.ey.o	com
★ Tanya Moreno★ Sven Ratzlaff	+595 (21) 664-308 Mobile: +595 (981) 183-616 Email: tanya.moreno@py.ey.co +595 (21) 664-308 Mobile: +595 (972) 223-226 Email: sven.ratzlaff@py.ey.com	m
A At a glance		
A. At a glance Business Income Tax Rate (%)		10
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	1	0 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)		()
Dividends	1:	5 (b)
Interest Paid to Foreign Financial Institutions		4.5
Royalties from Patents, Know-h	now, etc.	15
Insurance and Reinsurance	,	4.5
Personal Transportation Fares, 7		
Charges and Internet Charges l Paraguay	Paid from	4.5
International News Agencies		4.5
Freight Charges		4.5
Other Payments Not Specified	Above	15
Net Operating Losses (Years) Carryback		0
Carryforward		5
•		

- (a) The Paraguayan tax law does not have a separate capital gains tax. Capital gains are subject to the general regime for business income tax and accordingly are taxed at the same rate of 10%.
- (b) The 15% withholding tax applies to dividends paid abroad to nonresidents. Extraordinarily, for the 2020 fiscal year, the rate is reduced to 10%. Also, see *Dividends* in Section B.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Business income tax. Tax is levied on Paraguay-source income of corporations and commercial enterprises. Income is considered to be from a source in Paraguay if it is derived from capital, property or rights in Paraguay or from a business in Paraguay. For companies domiciled in Paraguay, income derived from capital invested abroad is considered Paraguayan-source income and, accordingly, subject to business income tax.

Income earned from farming activities in Paraguay is also subject to business income tax under the rules established by Law 6380/19.

Rate of business income tax. Under Law 6380/19, the business income tax rate is 10%.

The Paraguay incentive tax law provides an exemption from the 15% withholding tax mentioned above if an investment of greater than USD5 million is made in industrial activities through a specific Bi-Ministerial Tax Resolution.

Capital gains. The Paraguayan tax law does not have a separate capital gains tax. Capital gains are subject to the general regime for business income tax and accordingly are taxed at the business income tax rate of 10%.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year. Returns must be filed within four months after the end of the financial year. Penalties are imposed for failure to comply with these rules.

Dividends. The distribution of dividends is subject to dividend tax of 15% for non-Paraguayan entities and 8% for local entities. Extraordinarily, for the 2020 fiscal year, the dividend tax is 10% for non-Paraguayan entities and 5% for local entities.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on profits from the financial statements after tax adjustments. Expenses are generally deductible if they are incurred for the purposes of the business and in the production of taxable income.

Inventories. Inventory is valued at the cost of production or acquisition. The cost may be calculated under the average-cost or first-in, first-out (FIFO) methods. After choosing a method, a corporation may not change it without prior authorization.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation must be calculated using the straight-line method.

Relief for losses. The tax law allows losses to be carried forward for a five-year-period.

Groups of companies. Paraguayan law does not contain any measures for filing consolidated returns or for relieving losses within a group.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax; imposed on goods sold,	
including imports, and services rendered	
in Paraguay; exports are exempt; in certain	
circumstances, payments of royalties are	
subject to the tax	
Standard rate	10
Basic consumer food items, pharmaceutical	
products, and the leasing and sale of real estate	
for the family home	5
Excise tax on certain manufactured and	
imported goods, such as cigarettes, liquor	
and petroleum products, among others	1 to 50
Social security contributions for nonbank	
institutions, on payroll; paid by	
Employer	16.5
Employee	9

E. Foreign-exchange controls

The central bank does not control the foreign-exchange market. A free-market rate of exchange prevails.

F. Tax treaties

Paraguay has entered into double tax treaties with Chile, Taiwan, the United Arab Emirates and Uruguay. It has also entered into a tax treaty on international freight with Argentina and tax treaties on international air freight with Belgium and Germany.

Peru

ey.com/Global TaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT-5 Lima

ΕY +51 (1) 411-4400

Av. Victor Andres Belaunde 171 Fax: +51 (1) 411-4401

San Isidro Lima 27 Peru

Principal Tax Contact

+51 (1) 411-4471 ★ David de la Torre

Mobile: +51 (1) 993-537-676 Email: david.de.la.torre@pe.ey.com

Latam North Region Tax Leader

Manuel Solano +51 (1) 411-4440, + 52 (55) 1101-6437

Email: manuel.solano@mx.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax

Advisory

Roberto Cores +51 (1) 411-4468

Mobile: +51 (1) 993-536-767 Email: roberto.cores@pe.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Marcial García +51 (1) 411-4424

Mobile: +51 (1) 993-535-555 Email: marcial.garcia@pe.ey.com

Ricardo Leiva +51 (1) 411-7307

> Mobile: +51 (1) 991-683-938 Email: ricardo.leiva@pe.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Humberto Astete +51 (1) 411-4477

> Mobile: +51 (1) 993-536-262 Email: humberto.astete@pe.ey.com

Roberto Cores +51 (1) 411-4468

> Mobile: +51 (1) 993-536-767 Email: roberto.cores@pe.ey.com

Marcial García +51 (1) 411-4424

> Mobile: +51 (1) 993-535-555 Email: marcial.garcia@pe.ey.com

Fernando Tori +51 (1) 411-4479

> Mobile: +51 (1) 993-533-030 Email: fernando.tori@pe.ey.com

David Warthon +51 (1) 411-7306

Mobile: +51 (1) 993-528-383

Email: david.warthon@pe.ey.com

Dario Paredes +51 (1) 411-4407

Mobile: +51 (1) 993-530-277

Email: dario.paredes@pe.ey.com

Javi Rosas +51 (1) 411-7308

> Mobile: +51 (1) 993-530-284 Email: javi.rosas@pe.ey.com

Tax Controversy

Maria Eugenia Caller + 51 (1) 411-4412

Email: maria-eugenia.caller@pe.ey.com

29.5 (a)

f)

Percy Bardales + 51 (1) 411-4470

Mobile: +51 (1) 993-536-363

Email: percy.bardales@pe.ey.com

Tax Policy

Roberto Cores +51 (1) 411-4468

Mobile: +51 (1) 993-536-767

Email: roberto.cores@pe.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Jose Ignacio Castro +51 (1) 411-4476

Mobile: +51 (1) 994-718-762

Email: jose-ignacio.castro@pe.ey.com

+51 (1) 411-7414 Mauro Ugaz

Mobile: +51 (1) 987-946-954

Email: mauro.ugaz@pe.ey.com

Indirect Tax

David de la Torre +51 (1) 411-4471

Mobile: +51 (1) 993-537-676

Email: david.de.la.torre@pe.ey.com

Giancarlo Riva +51 (1) 411-4448

> Mobile: 51 (1) 993-530-281 Email: giancarlo.riva@pe.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)

Corporate medine rax reate (70)	27.5 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0/5/30 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	29.5 (c)
Withholding Tax (%)	` '
Dividends	5 (d)
Interest	4.99/30 (e)(
Royalties	30 (e)
Technical Assistance	15 (e)
Digital Services	30 (e)
Branch Remittance Tax	5 (c)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	4/Unlimited (g)

- (a) Mining companies are subject to an additional Special Mining Tax or to "voluntary" payments. For further details, see Section B.
- (b) Capital gains derived by nonresident entities are subject to income tax at a rate of 5% if the transfer is made in Peru. Otherwise, the rate is 30%. For the period of 1 January 2016 through 31 December 2022, capital gains derived from the transfer of securities carried out through the Lima Stock Exchange are exempt from tax if certain conditions are met. For further details regarding the applicable tax rates, see Capital gains in Section B. Capital gains derived by resident entities are subject to income tax at a rate of 29.5%.
- Branches and permanent establishments of foreign companies are subject to the same corporate income tax rate as domiciled companies.
- The Dividend Tax, which is imposed at a rate of 5% and is generally withheld at source, is imposed on profits distributed to nonresidents and individuals. For further details regarding the Dividend Tax, see Section B.
- This tax applies to payments to nonresidents. (e)
- A reduced rate of 4.99% applies to certain interest payments. For further details, see Section B.
- (g) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are subject to income tax on their worldwide taxable income. Resident companies are those incorporated in Peru. Branches and permanent establishments of foreign companies that are located in Peru and nonresident entities are taxed on income from Peruvian sources only.

Tax rates. The corporate income tax rate is 29.5%.

A Dividend Tax at a rate of 5% is imposed on distributions of profits to nonresidents and individuals by resident companies and by branches, permanent establishments and agencies of foreign companies. This tax is generally withheld at source. However, in certain circumstances, the company must pay the tax directly. For details regarding the Dividends Tax, see *Dividends*.

Mining tax. Mining companies are subject to an additional Special Mining Tax based on a sliding scale, with progressive marginal rates ranging from 2% to 8.4%. The tax is imposed on a quarterly basis on the operating profits derived from sales of metallic mineral resources, regardless of whether the mineral producer owns or leases the mining concession.

In addition, mining companies that have signed stability agreements with the state are subject to "voluntary" payments, which are calculated based on a sliding scale with progressive marginal rates ranging from 4% to 13.12%. These rates are applied on a quarterly basis to the operating profits derived from sales of metallic mineral resources, regardless of whether the mineral producer owns or leases the mining concession. Higher tax rates apply to higher amounts of operating profits.

Tax incentives. Various significant tax incentives are available for investments in the following:

- · Mining enterprises
- · Oil and gas licenses and services contracts
- · Certain agricultural activities
- · Capital markets

They are also available for investments in manufacturing industries located in the jungle, in designated tax-free zones and in borderline areas of the country.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived by nonresident entities are subject to income tax at a rate of 5% if the transfer is made in Peru. Otherwise, the rate is 30%. The regulations provide that a transaction is made in Peru if the securities are transferred through the Lima Stock Exchange. The transaction takes place abroad if securities are not registered with the Lima Stock Exchange or if registered securities are not transferred through the Lima Stock Exchange.

A special procedure has been introduced to determine the tax basis of listed securities acquired before 1 January 2010. The general rule is that the tax basis for these securities is the value of such securities at the closing of 31 December 2009, if this value is not lower than the price paid for the acquisition of the securities. The purpose of this rule is to impose capital gains tax only on the capital gain resulting from the appreciation of securities since 1 January 2010 (date when the exemption was repealed).

For the period of 1 January 2016 through 31 December 2022, the transfer of securities carried out through the Lima Stock Exchange is exempt from capital gains tax if the following conditions are met:

• The securities must be traded on the Lima Stock Exchange.

- In any 12-month period, the taxpayer and its related parties must not transfer more than 10% of the securities issued by the company.
- The securities should must meet a liquidity threshold to be considered "stock market securities." Numerical parameters are established for "stock market securities." On a daily basis at the opening of the stock market session, the Lima Stock Exchange publishes the securities that comply with the requirements to be considered "stock market securities."

In any case, the exemption is lost if, after the application of the exemption, the issuer of the securities unlists them from the Lima Stock Exchange within the 12 months following the sale.

Capital gains derived from the disposal of bonds issued by the government as well as by Peruvian corporations before 10 March 2007, through public offerings, are exempt from Peruvian income tax.

CAVALI withholds capital gains in transactions concluded on the Lima Stock Exchange. As a result, nonresidents are not required to pay their income tax liability to the Peruvian tax authorities.

For this purpose, an indirect transfer of Peruvian shares is deemed to occur if the following conditions are met:

- Within the 12-month period before the transfer, the fair market value of the shares issued by the Peruvian entity represents at least 50% or more of the fair market value of the total shares of the nonresident entity.
- At least 10% of the shares of the nonresident entity are transferred within a 12-month period.

Effective from 1 January 2019, an indirect transfer of Peruvian shares is always triggered if the amount paid for the shares of the nonresident entity that corresponds to the Peruvian shares is equal to or higher than 40,000 Tax Units (approximately USD52,121,212).

For purposes of the indirect transfer of shares, temporary provisions established a special procedure to determine the tax basis of shares acquired before 16 February 2011. Under this procedure, the tax basis is the higher of the price paid on acquisition or the market value on 15 February 2011.

Administration. The mandatory closing date for business enterprises is 31 December. Tax returns must be filed by the end of March or beginning of April, depending on the taxpayer number.

Companies must make advance payments of income tax. Such payments can be used as a credit against the annual income tax obligation, or they can be refunded at the end of the fiscal year if requested by the taxpayer.

The monthly advance payments equal the higher of the following amounts:

The amount obtained by applying to the monthly net income
the ratio obtained by dividing the amount of tax calculated for
the preceding tax year by the total net income for that year. For
the January and February payments, the ratio is determined by
dividing the amount of tax calculated for the year before the
preceding tax year by the net income for that year.

 The amount obtained by applying a 1.5% rate to the net income for the month.

Companies in a startup process or in a net operating loss position make monthly advance payments equal to 1.5% of their monthly net income.

Monthly advance payments are due on the 9th to the 15th business day, according to a schedule. Taxes and related penalties not paid by due dates are subject to interest charges, which are not deductible for tax purposes.

Dividends. Effective from 1 January 2017, the dividend withholding tax rate is 5%. This rate applies to dividends that correspond to profits generated since such date. Profits generated up to 31 December 2014 are subject to a withholding tax rate of 4.1%, and profits generated between 1 January 2015 and 31 December 2016 are subject to a withholding tax rate at a rate of 6.8%, even if the relevant profits are distributed in 2017 or future years. For these purposes, first-in, first-out (FIFO) rules apply.

The Dividend Tax applies to profits distributed to nonresidents and individuals.

The Dividend Tax applies to distributions by Peruvian companies, as well as to distributions by Peruvian branches, permanent establishments and agencies of foreign companies. The income tax law specifies various transactions that are considered profits distributions by resident entities for purposes of the Dividend Tax. These transactions include the distribution of cash or assets, other than shares of the distributing company, and, under certain circumstances, a capital reduction, a loan to a shareholder or a liquidation of the company. For permanent establishments, branches, and agencies of foreign companies, a distribution of profits is deemed to occur on the deadline for filing their annual corporate income tax return (usually at the end of March or the beginning of April of the following tax year).

The law also provides that if a resident company, or a branch, permanent establishment or agency of a foreign company, pays expenses that are not subject to further tax control, the amount of the payment or income is subject to the Dividend Tax. Dividend Tax for these items is paid directly by the resident entity or the branch or permanent establishment. In this case, the tax rate is 5%.

The capitalization of equity accounts, such as profits and reserves, is not subject to the Dividend Tax, unless these items are further distributed.

Interest. Interest paid to nonresidents is generally subject to withholding tax at a rate of 30%. For interest paid to unrelated foreign lenders, the rate is reduced to 4.99% if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- For loans in cash, the proceeds of the loan are brought into Peru as foreign currency through local banks or are used to finance the import of goods.
- The proceeds of the loan are used for business purposes in Peru.
- The participation of the foreign bank is not primarily intended to cover a transaction between related parties (back-to-back loans).

• The interest rate does not exceed the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) plus seven points. For this purpose, interest includes expenses, commissions, premiums and any other amounts in addition to the interest paid.

If the first three conditions described above are satisfied and the interest rate exceeds the LIBOR plus seven points, only the excess interest is subject to withholding tax at the regular rate of 30%.

Interest arising from loans granted by international banks to Peruvian banks and financial institutions is subject to a 4.99% withholding tax.

In general, interest derived from bonds and other debt instruments is also subject to a withholding tax rate of 4.99%, unless the holder of the bonds or other debt instruments is related to the issuer or its participation is primarily intended to avoid transactions between related parties (back-to-back transactions).

Interest earned on bonds issued by the government is exempt from tax. Effective from 1 January 2010, interest on bonds issued by Peruvian corporations before 11 March 2007, in general through public offerings, is exempt from tax. Interest from deposits in Peruvian banks is subject to a 4.99% withholding tax if the beneficiary is a foreign entity.

Other withholding taxes. Payments for technical assistance used in Peru are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 15%, regardless of whether the technical assistance is effectively provided. If the consideration exceeds 140 Tax Units (approximately USD182,424), the local user must obtain and provide to the Peruvian tax authorities a report from an audit company confirming that the technical assistance services were actually rendered.

Payments for digital services that are provided through the internet or a similar platform and used in Peru are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 30%.

Payments for non-technical services provided in Peru are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 30%.

Foreign tax relief. Tax credits are permitted, within certain limits, for taxes paid abroad on foreign-source income.

Under domestic law, a direct tax credit is allowed. In addition, effective from 1 January 2019, an indirect tax credit is established for foreign tax credit purposes. A Peruvian entity receiving foreign income as dividends or profits from nonresident entities are able to deduct the following:

- The income tax withheld from the dividends or profits distributed (direct credit)
- The income tax paid by the first-tier nonresident entity (indirect credit)

To qualify for the indirect foreign tax credit, the Peruvian entity must directly own at least 10% of the shares of the nonresident entity for a period of 12 months before the date on which the dividends are paid.

The indirect foreign tax credit may be claimed for the income tax paid by the second-tier nonresident entity if the following conditions are met:

- The Peruvian entity indirectly owns at least 10% of the shares of the nonresident entity for a period of 12 months before the date in which the dividends are paid.
- The second-tier nonresident entity is a resident of a country that has an exchange-of-information agreement with Peru or is a resident of the same country of residence as the first-tier nonresident entity.

An indirect tax credit is also allowed under certain treaties.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income of business enterprises is generally computed by reducing gross revenue by the cost of goods sold and all expenses necessary to produce the income or to maintain the source of income. However, certain types of revenue must be computed as specified in the tax law, and some expenses are not fully deductible for tax purposes. Business transactions must be recorded in legally authorized accounting records that are in full compliance with International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS). The accounting records must be maintained in Spanish and must be expressed in Peruvian currency. However, under certain circumstances, foreign investors who invest in foreign currency may enter into an agreement with the state or with state-owned corporations that allows them to keep their accounting books in foreign currency.

Research and development expenses. Up to 31 December 2013, the deduction of scientific and technological research and innovation expenses incurred by a company was limited to 10% of the annual net income, with a maximum annual limitation of 300 Tax Units (approximately USD390,909). Effective from 1 January 2014, these limits were eliminated.

In addition, to be tax-deductible, the expenses must be previously qualified. Effective from 1 February 2014, the treatment of research and development expenses varies depending on whether they are related to the core business of the taxpayer.

A temporary tax benefit is available for taxpayers that carry out scientific research, technological and innovation development projects beginning on or after 1 January 2016. The tax benefit is an additional expense deduction of 50% or 75%, if certain conditions are met. The projects do not have to be related to the taxpayer's core business. The additional deduction of 50% or 75% cannot exceed 1,335 Tax Units (approximately USD1,739,545). The benefit will be effective until the 2019 fiscal year.

Inflation adjustments. For tax and accounting purposes, inflation adjustments apply only until 31 December 2004. Consequently, beginning 1 January 2005, transactions are recognized and recorded in local books at their historical value.

Special activities. Nonresident corporations, including their branches and agencies, engaged in certain specified activities provided partially in Peru are subject to tax on only a percentage of their gross income derived from such activities. This tax is withheld at source. The following are the applicable percentages for some of these specified activities.

Activity	Applicable percentage (%)
Air transportation	1 (a)(b)
Marine transportation	2 (a)(b)
Leasing of aircraft	60 (c)
Leasing of ships	80 (c)
International news agencies	10 (a)

- (a) The withholding tax rate is 30%. As a result, the effective tax rates are 0.3% for air transportation, 0.6% for marine transportation and 3% for international news agencies.
- (b) This percentage applies to services rendered partly in Peru and partly abroad.
 (c) The withholding tax rate is 10%. As a result, the effective tax rates are 6% for leasing of aircraft and 8% for leasing of ships.

Inventories. Inventories must be carried at cost. Cost may be determined specifically or by the first-in, first-out (FIFO), average, retail or basic inventory method. The last-in, first-out (LIFO) method is not permitted.

Provisions. Provisions for bad debts, bonuses, vacations, employees' severance indemnities and other expenses are allowed if made in accordance with certain tax regulations.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation rates are applied to the acquisition cost of fixed assets. The following are some of the maximum annual depreciation rates allowed by law.

Maximum rate (%)
5*
25
20
20
10
25
10

^{*} This is a fixed rate rather than a maximum rate. Also, see below.

Taxpayers may apply any depreciation method for their fixed assets other than buildings and structures, taking into account the characteristics of the business as long as the resulting depreciation rate does not exceed the maximum rates stated above.

In general, except for buildings and structures, tax depreciation must match financial depreciation.

Under the Special Regime of Depreciation for Buildings, which is effective from 1 January 2015, buildings can be depreciated for income tax purposes at an annual depreciation rate of 20% if certain conditions are met.

Relief for losses. Taxpayers may select from the following two systems to obtain relief for their losses:

- Carrying forward losses to the four consecutive years beginning with the year following the year in which the loss is generated
- Carrying forward losses indefinitely, subject to an annual deductible limit equal to 50% of the taxpayer's taxable income in each year

Loss carrybacks are not allowed.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Temporal net assets tax; imposed on	
companies, and on agencies, branches	
and permanent establishments of foreign	
entities; the tax base equals the value	
of the net assets of the taxpayer as of	
31 December of the preceding year that	
exceeds PEN1 million (approximately	
USD294,551); the tax payments may offset	
the advance payments required under the	
general income tax regime or may be	
claimed as a credit against the income tax	
payable for the tax year; a refund may be	
requested for any balance of tax payment	
that is not used in the current year; the tax	
does not apply to certain companies; tax is	
payable beginning in the year following the	
first year of productive activities	0.4
Sales tax, on the sale of goods, services	
and the import of most products	18
Excise tax, on goods and imports; the tax	
is either a fixed amount or an amount	
determined by applying a percentage rate	Various
Social security contributions to the Peruvian	
Health Social Security Office, on salaries	
and legal bonuses; paid by employer	9
Pension Fund; paid by employee	13
(Alternatively, employees may contribute	
approximately 11.8% of their salaries to	
the Private Pension Funds Trustee [AFP].)	
Employees' profit sharing; calculated on	
pretax income and deductible as an expense	
in determining taxable income; rate varies	
depending on companies' activities (mining,	
fishing, manufacturing, telecommunications	5, 10
and other activities)	5 to 10
Tax on Financial Transactions; imposed on	0.007
debits and credits in Peruvian bank accounts	0.005

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Peru does not impose foreign-currency controls. Exchange rates are determined by supply and demand.

Means of payment. Any payment in excess of PEN3.500 or USD1,000 must be made through the Peruvian banking system using the so-called "Means of Payment," which include bank deposits, wire transfers, pay orders, credit and debit cards and nonnegotiable checks. Noncompliance with this measure results in the disallowance of the corresponding expense or cost for income tax purposes. In addition, any sales tax (see Section D) related to the acquisition of goods and services is not creditable.

Related-party transactions. Expenses incurred abroad by a nonresident parent company, affiliates or the home office of a Peruvian subsidiary or branch (or prorated allocations of administrative expenses incurred by those entities) are deemed by law to be related to the generation of foreign revenue and, accordingly, non-deductible, unless the taxpayer can prove the contrary.

Transfer pricing. Peru's transfer-pricing rules apply to cross-border and domestic transactions between related parties and to all transactions with residents in tax-haven jurisdictions. Effective from 2019, the transfer-pricing rules also apply to transactions with residents in non-cooperating jurisdictions, as well as transactions with residents whose revenue or income is subject to a preferential tax regime.

The transfer-pricing rules are consistent with the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) guidelines. Intercompany charges must be determined at arm's length. Regardless of the relationship between the parties involved, the fair market value (FMV) must be used in various types of transactions, such as the following:

- Sales
- Contributions of property
- · Transfers of property
- · Provision of services

For the sale of merchandise (inventory), the FMV is the price typically charged to third parties in profit-making transactions. For frequent transactions involving fixed assets, the FMV is the value used in such frequent transactions by other taxpayers or parties. For sporadic transactions involving fixed assets, the FMV is the appraisal value.

In the event that the transactions are performed without using the FMV, the tax authorities will make the appropriate adjustments for the parties to the transaction.

The FMV of transactions between related parties is the value used by the taxpayer in identical or similar transactions with unrelated parties. The tax authorities may apply the most appropriate of the following transfer pricing methods to reflect the economic reality of the transactions:

- · Comparable uncontrolled price method
- · Cost-plus method
- · Resale price method
- · Profit-based method

Transfer-pricing aspects of cross-border commodity transactions. Effective from 1 January 2019, specific rules are introduced for applying the comparable uncontrolled price method to the exportation and importation of commodities and other products, with prices set by reference to commodity prices.

The tax regulations provide lists of export and import products whose prices are set by reference to quoted prices. The following is the list of export products:

- Copper
- Gold
- Silver
- Zinc
- · Fishmeal

The following is the list of import products:

- Corn
- Soy
- Wheat

Advance pricing agreements. The transfer-pricing rules provide for advance pricing agreements between taxpayers and the Peruvian tax authorities.

Intragroup services. To deduct amounts paid for services provided between related parties, taxpayers must comply with the benefit test and provide the documentation and information requested by the tax authorities.

The benefit test is met if the services rendered provide economic or commercial value to the recipient of the service or improves or maintains the commercial position of the recipient. This can be established if independent parties would be satisfied as to the need for the service, whether they perform the services themselves or through a third party. In this regard, the information and documentation provided must evidence the actual performance of the service, the nature of the service, the actual necessity for the service, and the cost and expenses incurred by the service provider.

Regarding low value-adding services, the service provider must apply a profit markup of no more than 5% to the relevant costs incurred in performing the services. Low value-adding services for purposes of this approach are services performed by one member or more than one member of a multinational enterprise group on behalf of one or more other group members. The services must satisfy all of the following conditions:

- They must be of a supportive nature.
- They must not be part of the core business of the multinational enterprise group.
- They must not require the use of unique and valuable intangibles and must not lead to the creation of unique and valuable intangibles.
- They must not involve the assumption or control of substantial risk by the service provider and must not give rise to the creation of significant risk for the service provider.

Under tax regulations, the following do not qualify as low valueadding services, unless they meet the above characteristics:

- Research and development services
- Manufacturing and production services
- Purchase activities related to raw materials or other materials that are used in the manufacturing or production process
- · Sales, distribution and marketing activities
- Financial transactions
- Extraction, exploration or transformation of natural resources
- · Insurance and reinsurance
- Senior management services

Transfer pricing documentation and Country-by-Country reporting. From 1 January 2017, taxpayers must file with the Peruvian tax authorities the following reports:

 Local File: this file is required if the accrued revenues exceed 2,300 Tax Units (approximately USD2,996,969 for the 2020 fiscal year). This report provides detailed information on intercompany transactions (both domestic and cross-border) and transactions between the local taxpayer and residents in taxhaven jurisdictions. In addition, information with respect to the benefit test must be included in the Local File with respect to services. The information required in the Local File helps ensure that the taxpayer has complied with the arm's-length principle in its transfer-pricing positions. The Local File focuses on information relevant to the transfer-pricing analysis for transactions taking place between a local taxpayer and associated enterprises. Such information includes relevant financial information regarding those specific transactions, a comparability analysis, and the selection and application of the most appropriate transfer-pricing method.

- Master File: the requirements for this file apply only to taxpayers that are members of a domestic or multinational group of companies whose annual revenue for the fiscal year exceeds 20,000 Tax Units (approximately USD26 million for the 2020 fiscal year). Taxpayers exceeding the annual revenue threshold are only required to prepare and submit the Master File if aggregate annual related-party transactions equal or exceed 400 Tax Units (approximately USD521,212 for the 2020 fiscal year) during the relevant year. The Master File provides highlevel information on the group's business operations, its transfer-pricing policies and its global allocation of income and economic activity. Specifically, the information required in the Master File provides a "blueprint" of the group and contains relevant information that is grouped in the following five categories:
 - The group's organizational structure
 - A description of its business or businesses
 - The group's intangibles
 - The group's intercompany financial activities
 - The group's financial and tax positions

In general, the Master File is intended to assist the tax authorities in evaluating the presence of significant transfer-pricing risks and provide an overview of the group to place its transfer-pricing practices in their global, economic, legal, financial and tax contexts.

• Country-by-Country Report (CbCR): this report is required for taxpayers forming part of multinational groups, in accordance with Action 13 of the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Action Plan of the OECD. The CbCR must include aggregate worldwide tax jurisdiction information relating to the global allocation of the revenue, profits (or losses), income taxes paid (and accrued) and certain indicators of the location of economic activity among tax jurisdictions in which the multinational group operates. The CbCR also must contain a listing of all of the constituent entities of the group. This listing must include the tax jurisdictions of incorporation, as well as the nature of the main business activities carried out by the constituent entities. Under BEPS Action 13, the CbCR should be filed in the jurisdiction of tax residence of the ultimate parent entity of a multinational enterprise group and is shared between jurisdictions through the automatic exchange of information, by a government mechanism under the Multilateral Convention

on Mutual Administrative Assistance in Tax Matters, bilateral tax treaties or tax information exchange agreements.

The requirements regarding the submission of the Local File apply from the 2017 fiscal year, while the Master File and the CbCR requirements are mandatory from the 2018 fiscal year.

Debt-to-equity rules. From 1 January 2019, the amount of interest paid to related or unrelated parties that exceeds the result of applying a coefficient (debt-to-equity ratio) equivalent to three times the taxpayer's net equity (3:1) at the end of the preceding year is not deductible. Up to 31 December 2018, this limitation applied only to interest paid to related parties, but not to unrelated parties.

On 1 January 2021, a new set of thin capitalization rules will enter into effect. Under these rules, the interest that exceeds 30% of Earnings before Interest, Taxes, Depreciation and Amortization (EBITDA) of the preceding year will not be deductible. Interest that is not deducted may be carried forward for up to four years, but will always be subject to the 30% of EBITDA limitation.

Transactions with residents in tax havens and entities subject to preferential tax regimes. Expenses incurred in transactions with residents in low-tax jurisdictions and noncooperative jurisdictions (tax havens) as well as entities subject to preferential tax regimes, are not deductible for tax purposes, except for the following:

- Toll payments for the right to pass across the Panama Channel
- Expenses related to credit operations, insurance or reinsurance, leasing of ships or aircraft and freight services to and from Peru

The following jurisdictions are considered to be low-tax jurisdictions or noncooperative jurisdictions.

American Samoa	Dominica	Panama
Andorra	Gibraltar	St. Kitts and Nevis
Anguilla	Guam	St. Lucia
Antigua and	Guernsey	St. Vincent and
Barbuda	Grenada	the Grenadines
Aruba	Hong Kong SAR	Samoa
Bahamas	Isle of Man	Seychelles
Bahrain	Jersey	Sint Maarten
Barbados	Labuan	Tonga
Belize	Liberia	Trinidad and
Bermuda	Liechtenstein	Tobago
British Virgin	Maldives	Turks and Caicos
Islands	Marshall Islands	Islands
Cayman Islands	Monaco	US Virgin
Cook Islands	Montserrat	Islands
Curação	Nauru	Vanuatu
Cyprus	Niue	

A country or jurisdiction may be included in the above list if one of the following requirements is met:

- There is no information exchange agreement or double tax treaty including a clause for the exchange of information in force with Peru.
- There is no transparency at a legal, regulatory or administrative level.

• The corporate income tax rate is 0% or lower than 17.7% (60% of the current corporate income tax rate in Peru, which is 29.5%).

A country or jurisdiction may be excluded from the list if one of the following requirements is met:

- The country is member of the OECD.
- There is a double tax treaty in force with Peru that includes a clause for the exchange of information.
- The country effectively exchanges information with Peru without limitation based on domestic legislation or administrative practice.

Inclusions or exclusions are applicable as of 1 January of the year following the inclusion or exclusion.

In addition to the jurisdictions mentioned above, a jurisdiction is deemed to be a preferential tax regime if at least two of the following requirements are met:

- An information exchange agreement or double tax treaty including a clause for the exchange of information is not in force with Peru.
- There is no transparency at a legal, regulatory or administrative level.
- The corporate income tax rate is 0% or lower than 17.7% (60% of the current corporate income tax rate in Peru, which is 29.5%).
- Tax benefits are available for nonresidents, but not residents.
- The jurisdiction has been qualified by the OECD as a harmful jurisdiction as a result of the lack of a requirement that there be a substantive local presence, real activities or economic substance.

The same tax consequences apply for low-tax jurisdictions, non-cooperative jurisdictions and jurisdictions deemed to be preferential tax regimes.

Controlled foreign corporations. The Peruvian Income Tax Law contains the International Fiscal Transparency System, which applies to Peruvian residents who own a controlled foreign corporation (CFC). The law provides requirements for a foreign company to be qualified as a CFC. For these purposes, the ownership threshold is set at more than 50% of the equity, economic value or voting rights of a nonresident entity.

In addition, to be considered a CFC, a nonresident entity must be a resident of either of the following:

- · A tax-haven jurisdiction
- A country in which passive income is either not subject to income tax or subject to an income tax that is equal to or less than 75% of the income tax that would have applied in Peru

The law also provides a list of the types of passive income that must be recognized by the Peruvian resident (such as dividends, interest, royalties and capital gains).

The revenues are allocated based on the participation that the Peruvian entity owns in a CFC as of 31 December.

General anti-avoidance rule. The Peruvian general anti-avoidance rule (GAAR) was enacted on 19 July 2012 but was suspended until regulations were issued. On 6 May 2019, regulations were published, which lifted the GAAR suspension. It went into effect on 7 May 2019, but it has been applicable since 19 July 2012.

Under a GAAR, which took effect on 19 July 2012, to determine the true nature of a taxable event, the Peruvian tax authorities take into account the events, situations and economic relationships that are actually carried out by the taxpayers.

If the Peruvian tax authorities identify a tax-avoidance case, it may demand payment of the omitted tax debt or decrease the amount of any credits, net operating losses or other tax benefits obtained by the taxpayer.

In addition, the rule establishes specific requirements to determine whether a taxpayer intended to avoid all or part of a taxable event or reduce the tax base or tax liability.

Also, if the Peruvian tax authorities determine that the taxpayer executed sham transactions, it applies the appropriate tax rules to such acts.

The GAAR is applicable for tax audits reviewing facts, acts and situations from 19 July 2012 and thereafter. The regulations establish the following non-exhaustive list of situations in which a tax auditor can apply the Peruvian GAAR:

- Acts, situations and business relationships in which there is no connection between the benefits and associated risks, or low or no profitability
- Transactions conducted that are not at fair market value or have no economic rationale.
- Acts, situations and business relationships that are not related to the ordinary operations in achieving the desired legal, economic or financial effects
- The use of "non-business structures" to conduct business activities, instead of business structures
- Corporate restructures or corporate reorganizations with no economic substance
- Acts or operations with countries and jurisdictions that are considered tax havens or noncooperative jurisdictions
- Zero-value or low-cost transactions or the use of structures that minimize costs or nontaxable profits for the parties involved
- The use of unusual legal and business structures, acts or contracts that contribute to the deferral of profits and income or the anticipation of expenses, costs or losses

Legal representatives will be jointly liable for the tax debt when the GAAR is applied, provided that the legal representatives have collaborated with the design or implementation of the acts challenged by the Peruvian tax authorities using the GAAR.

For entities having a board of directors, the board of directors will be responsible for approving the entity's tax planning; this obligation cannot be delegated.

The board of directors must evaluate the tax planning implemented up to 14 September 2018 in order to ratify or modify the

plan; the period for ratifying or modifying the tax plan will end on 29 March 2019.

To apply the GAAR in tax audits, the Peruvian tax authorities must follow a special procedure that requires the auditor to send the case to the Revision Committee, which will notify the tax-payer of a hearing; the Revision Committee's opinion is issued within 30 days after the hearing, and the opinion is binding for the Peruvian tax authorities.

Domestic reorganizations. Under the existing Income Tax Law, domestic reorganizations are subject to a tax-free regime, to the extent that the basis of the assets included in the reorganization is kept at historical value. A law, which is effective from 1 January 2013, maintains this regime but establishes a minimum holding period in cases of spin-off reorganizations. The law states that the shareholders of the company being spun off that receive shares in the company to which the assets are contributed must keep the shares of the latter company until the closing of the next fiscal year following the reorganization. If the shares are transferred before that time, the underlying assets are deemed to be transferred by the acquiring company at market value. The tax is determined by the difference between the historic tax basis and the market value. In addition, the shareholder selling the shares is subject to the ordinary capital gains tax.

Ultimate beneficial ownership. Peruvian entities and nonresidents are required to disclose the individuals who are the ultimate beneficial owners to the Peruvian tax authority.

The following entities are required to report and identify their ultimate beneficial owners:

- Peruvian entities incorporated in Peru
- Nonresident entities provided one of the following requirements is met:
 - The foreign entity has a branch or permanent establishment in Peru.
 - The foreign fund or foreign trust is managed by a Peruvian administrator, either an entity or an individual.
 - One party of a consortium is a Peruvian resident.

Ultimate beneficial owners are determined by the following criteria:

- Property: an individual holds a minimum of 10% of an entity's capital directly or indirectly
- Control: an individual who, directly or indirectly, has the ability
 to appoint or remove the majority of the administrative, management or supervisory organs of the legal entity and has the
 decision-making capacity with respect to the financial, operational and/or commercial agreements of the legal entity

If it is not possible to determine the ultimate beneficial owner based on the criteria, the ultimate beneficial owner is deemed to be the individual occupying the higher administrative position, such as the general manager or a member of the board of directors.

F. Tax treaties

Peru has entered into double tax treaties with Brazil, Canada, Chile, Korea (South), Mexico, Portugal and Switzerland. It has also signed an agreement to avoid double taxation with the other members of the Andean Community (Bolivia, Colombia and Ecuador) under which the exclusive right to tax is granted to the source country. The following is a table of treaty withholding tax rates.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Brazil	10/15 (a)	15	15
Canada	10/15 (a)	15	15
Chile	10/15 (a)	15	15
Korea (South)	10	15	10/15
Mexico	10/15 (a)	15	15
Portugal	10/15 (a)	10/15	10/15
Switzerland	10/15 (a)	10/15	10/15
Non-treaty jurisdictions	5 (b)	4.99/30 (b)	30

⁽a) The dividends tax rate may vary depending on the percentage of the direct or indirect ownership of the beneficiary in the payer company.

⁽b) See Section B.

Philippines

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Manila GMT +8

EY +63 (2) 891-0307 Mail address: Fax: +63 (2) 891-0429

P.O. Box 7658 Domestic Airport Post Office 1300 Metro Manila

Philippines

Street address: SGV I Building 6760 Ayala Avenue 1226 Makati City Philippines

Principal Tax Contact

★ Fabian K. delos Santos, Jr. +63 (2) 8894-8219

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8219

Email: fabian.k.delos.santos@ph.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Fabian K. delos Santos, Jr. +63 (2) 8894-8219

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8219

Email: fabian.k.delos.santos@ph.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Fidela T. Isip-Reyes +63 (2) 8894-8204

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8204 Email: fidela.t.isip-reyes@ph.ey.com

Ma Margarita D. Mallari-Acaban +63 (2) 8894-8372

Mobile: +63 (998) 994-8372

Email: maria.margarita.d.mallari@ph.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Veronica A. Santos +63 (2) 8894-8172

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8172 Email: veronica.a.santos@ph.ey.com

Jonald R. Vergara +63 (2) 8894-8346

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8346 Email: jonald.r.vergara@ph.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

★ Romulo S. Danao +63 (2) 8894-8392

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8392 Email: romulo.danao@ph.ey.com

Reynante M. Marcelo +63 (2) 8894-8335

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8335

Email: reynante.m.marcelo@ph.ey.com

Deonah L. Marco-Go +63 (2) 8878-7949

Mobile: +63 (917) 878-7949

Email: deonah.l.marco-go@ph.ey.com

Financial Services

Jay A. Ballesteros +63 (2) 8894-8172

Mobile: +63 (917) 893-8173 Email: jay.a.ballesteros@ph.ey.com Allenierey Allan V. Exclamador +63 (2) 8894-8398

Mobile: +63 (918) 894-8398

Email: allenierey.v.exclamador@ph.ey.com

Veronica A. Santos +63 (2) 8894-8172

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8147

Email: veronica.a.santos@ph.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

★ Jules E. Riego +63 (2) 8894-8117

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8117 Email: jules.e.riego@ph.ey.com

Carolina A. Racelis +63 (2) 8894-8265

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8265

Email: carolina.a.racelis@ph.ey.com

Jonald R. Vergara +63 (2) 8894-8346

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8346 Email: jonald.r.vergara@ph.ey.com

Rubina B. Aquino +63 (2) 8894-8210

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8210 Email: rubina.b.aquino@ph.ey.com

Allenierey Allan V. Exclamador +63 (2) 8894-8398

Mobile: +63 (918) 894-8398

Email: allenierey.v.exclamador@ph.ey.com

Cheryl Edeline C. Ong +63 (32) 266-2947

(resident in Cebu) Mobile: +63 (998) 962-1593

Email: cheryl.edeline.c.ong@ph.ey.com

Tesi Lou S. Guanzon +63 (2) 8878-7912

Mobile: +63 (908) 878-7912 Email: tesi.lou.s.guanzon@ph.ey.com

Margaux A. Advincula +63 (2) 8894-8203

Mobile: +63 (919) 914-8203

Email: margaux.a.advincula@ph.ey.com

Thyrza F. Marbas +63 (2) 8894-8107

Mobile: +63 (919) 914-8107 Email: thyrza.f.marbas@ph.ey.com

Cherry Liez O. Rafal-Roble +63 (2) 8894-8385

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8385

Email: cherry.liez.o.rafal-roble@ph.ey.com

Karen Kaye M. Sta. Maria-Constantino +63 (2) 8878-7994

Mobile: +63 (947) 993-7994

Email: karen.kaye.m.sta.maria@ph.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Henry M. Tan +63 (2) 8894-8350

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8350 Email: henry.m.tan@ph.ey.com

Noel P. Rabaja +63 (2) 8894-8147

Mobile: +63 (918) 994-8147 Email: noel.p.rabaja@ph.ey.com

Aaron C. Escartin +63 (2) 8894-8323

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8323 Email: aaron.c.escartin@ph.ey.com

Sonia D. Segovia +63 (2) 8894-8321

Mobile: +63 (918) 994-8321

Email: sonia.d.segovia@ph.ey.com

Josenilo G. Mendoza +63 (2) 8894-7902

(resident in Davao) Mobile: +63 (917) 894-7902

Email: josenilo.g.mendoza@ph.ey.com

Francis J. Ricamora +63 (2) 8894-8283

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8283

Email: francis.j.ricamora@ph.ey.com

Jim R. Macatingrao +63 (2) 8894-8246

Mobile: +63 (917) 894-8246

Email: jim.r.macatingrao@ph.ey.com

Saha P. Adlawan-Bulagsak	+63 (2) 8894-8231 Mobile: +63 (918) 894-823 Email: saha.p.adlawan-bul	
Jay A. Ballesteros	+63 (2) 8894-8173 Mobile: +63 (917) 893-817 Email: jay.a.ballesteros@p	
Hentje Leo L. Leaňo	+63 (2) 8878-7939 Mobile: +63 (917) 829-793 Email: hentje.leo.l.leaňo@	39
Frances Rose J. Villamayor	+63 (2) 8878-7971 Mobile: +63 (920) 978-797 Email: frances.rose.j.villam	' 1
Lee Celso R. Vivas	+63 (2) 8894-8196 Mobile: +63 (988) 971-819 Email: lee.celso.r.vivas@p	96
Maricris U. See	+63 (2) 8878-7962 Mobile: +63 (998) 979-796 Email: maricris.u.see@ph.	52
People Advisory Services		
Czarina R. Miranda	+63 (2) 8894-8304	
	Mobile: +63 (917) 894-830 Email: czarina.r.miranda@	
Indirect Tax		
★ Lucil Q. Vicerra	+63 (2) 8894-8115 Mobile: +63 (917) 894-811 Email: lucil.q.vicerra@ph.e	
Stephanie V. Nava	+63 (2) 8894-8319 Mobile: +63 (917) 894-831 Email: stephanie.v.nava@	
Victor C. De Dios	+63 (2) 8878-7929 Mobile: +63 (998) 999-792 Email: victor.c.de.dios@ph	29
Arlyn A. Sarmiento-Sy	+63 (2) 8878-7919 Mobile: +63 (919) 990-791 Email: arlyn.a.sarmiento-s	
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax Rate	` /	30
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) Real Property Shares (b)		6 (a)
Sellers Who are Citizens,		
Resident Aliens or Dom	estic Corporations	15 (c)
Other Sellers	(4)	5/10 (d) 30 (e)
Branch Income Tax Rate (% Withholding Tax (%) Dividends	0)	30 (e)
Nonresident Foreign Cor Domestic Corporations a		15/30 (f)
Corporations		0 (g)
Interest on Peso Deposits	novy hovy oto	20 (h)(i)
Royalties from Patents, Ka Branch Profits Remittance Net Operating Losses (Year	e Tax	20 (i) 15
Carryback	,	0
Carryforward		3 (j)
(a) See Section B.		

- (b) These rates apply to capital gains on shares in domestic corporations not traded on a local stock exchange. See *Capital gains* in Section B for further details and for the rates applicable to gains derived from sales of shares traded on a local stock exchange.
- (c) The capital gains tax rate for these types of sellers was increased to 15%, effective from 1 January 2018.
- (d) The 5% rate applies to the net capital gain not exceeding PHP100,000 and the 10% rate applies to the excess.
- (e) Certain types of Philippine-source income of foreign corporations are taxed at preferential rates (see Section B).
- (f) As a general rule, the withholding tax on dividends paid to a nonresident foreign corporation is 30%, which can be reduced to 15% under certain conditions.
- (g) Under domestic law, dividends paid to domestic corporations or resident foreign corporations are not subject to tax.
- (h) The final withholding tax rate for interest on peso deposits derived by domestic and resident foreign corporations is 20%. For preferential rates under tax treaties for nonresident foreign corporations, see Section F. For preferential rates on interest derived from foreign-currency deposits, see Section B. Final withholding tax rates on interest income can range from 0% to 20% on foreign loans or peso deposits or yields on deposit substitutes. On the other hand, the creditable withholding tax on interest income derived by a domestic corporation or resident foreign corporation from a debt instrument that is not a deposit substitute is 15%.
- (i) Under domestic law, if the recipient is a nonresident foreign corporation, the final withholding tax rate is 30%. For reduced rates under tax treaties for nonresident foreign corporations, see Section F.
- (i) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Domestic corporations are taxed on their worldwide net taxable income. Domestic corporations are corporations incorporated under the laws of the Philippines. Resident foreign corporations are taxed on net taxable income derived from the Philippines, and nonresident foreign corporations are taxed on gross income derived from the Philippines. A resident foreign corporation (a branch) is one created under foreign laws and engaged in trade or business in the Philippines. Any other foreign corporation is considered a nonresident.

Rates of corporate tax. Domestic and foreign corporations are subject to tax at a rate of 30%.

Subject to certain exceptions, a 2% Minimum Corporate Income Tax (MCIT) may be imposed on domestic and resident foreign corporations beginning with the fourth tax year following the year of commencement of business operations. The MCIT must be paid if the corporation has zero or negative taxable income or if the MCIT is greater than the regular corporate income tax liability.

Philippine-source income of foreign corporations taxed at preferential rates includes the following.

Type of income Rate (%) Interest income derived by offshore banking units (OBUs) from foreign-currency loans granted to residents Income derived by OBUs authorized by Bangko Sentral ng Pilipinas (BSP; the central bank) from foreign-currency transactions with nonresidents, other OBUs and local commercial banks, including branches of foreign banks authorized by the BSP to transact business with OBUs Rate (%) Rate (%)

Type of income	Rate (%)
Interest income of domestic corporations and	
resident foreign corporations from peso bank	
deposits and yields or other monetary benefits	
from deposit substitutes and from trust funds	
or similar arrangements	20
Interest income of domestic corporations and	
resident foreign corporations from depository	
banks under the expanded foreign-currency	
deposit system	15
Income of nonresidents from transactions	
with OBUs and depository banks under the	
expanded foreign-currency deposit system	0
Royalties derived by resident foreign corporations	
from sources in the Philippines	20
Gross Philippine billings of international carriers	
doing business in the Philippines	2.5
Taxable income of regional operating headquarters	
of multinational companies engaged in the	
following: general administration and planning	
services, business planning and coordination,	
sourcing and procurement of raw materials and	
components, corporate finance and advisory	
services, marketing control and sales promotion,	
training and personnel management, logistic	
services, research and development services	
and product development, technical support	
and maintenance, data processing and	
communication, and business development	10
Rentals, charter fees and other fees derived	
by nonresident owners or lessors of vessels	
chartered by Philippine nationals	4.5
Rentals, charter fees and other fees derived	
by nonresident lessors of aircraft, machinery	
and other equipment	7.5
Gross income of nonresident cinematographic	
film owners, lessors or distributors	25
Interest on foreign loans	20

Domestic and foreign enterprises registered with the Board of Investments under the 1987 Omnibus Investments Code may be granted an income tax holiday and exemption from certain other taxes and duties. Enterprises located in special-economic zones that are registered with the Philippine Economic Zone Authority (PEZA) or the special-economic zones may be granted an income tax holiday or a special tax regime under which a 5% tax is imposed on gross income instead of all national and local taxes.

Profits remitted by a branch to its head office are subject to a 15% tax. This tax is imposed on the total profits remitted, or earmarked for remittance, without deduction of tax. The tax does not apply to profits from activities registered with the PEZA. Dividends, interest, royalties, rent and similar income received by a foreign corporation from sources in the Philippines are not treated as branch profits unless they are effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the Philippines.

Capital gains. A 6% tax is imposed on capital gains presumed to have been derived from the sale, exchange or disposition of land or buildings classified as capital assets. The tax is applied to the gross selling price or the fair market value, whichever is higher.

As a general rule, gains derived from the sale of shares of domestic corporations not traded on the stock exchange are subject to tax at a rate of 5% of the net capital gain not exceeding PHP100,000 and at a rate of 10% on the excess. Beginning 1 January 2018, if the seller is a Filipino citizen, a resident alien or a domestic corporation, the tax on such gain is a flat rate of 15%.

If the shares are listed and traded through the facilities of the Philippine Stock Exchange, the tax is 0.6% of the gross selling price. A tax is also imposed on the sale, barter, exchange or other disposition through an initial public offering of shares of stock in a closely held corporation at a rate of 1%, 2% or 4% of the gross sales price of the shares.

Administration. A corporation may use the calendar year or a fiscal year as its tax year.

Corporations must file quarterly returns within 60 days from the close of each of the first three quarters of the tax year, and a final or adjusted return on or before the 15th day of the fourth month following the close of the tax year. The corresponding tax is paid at the time the return is filed.

Dividends. Dividends received by a domestic or resident foreign corporation from a domestic corporation are not subject to tax. If the recipient is a nonresident foreign corporation, the 30% tax may be reduced to 15% if any of the following circumstances exists:

- The country of domicile of the recipient does not impose any tax on offshore or foreign-source income.
- The country of domicile of the recipient allows a credit for taxes deemed paid in the Philippines equal to 15%, which represents the difference between the regular corporate income tax rate of 30% and the 15% preferential tax on dividends.
- The dividend is not taxed in the recipient's country of domicile.

Foreign tax relief. For domestic corporations, tax credits are allowed for income taxes paid or accrued to any foreign country, subject to certain limitations. Alternatively, such income taxes may be claimed as a deduction from taxable income. Resident foreign corporations are not allowed to credit tax paid to foreign countries against Philippine income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The computation of income for income tax purposes must be in accordance with the accounting method regularly employed in maintaining the taxpayer's books of account, provided that method clearly reflects income.

Other allowable deductions include the usual, ordinary and necessary business expenses, such as interest, taxes, losses, bad debts,

charitable and other contributions, and contributions to a pension trust. All of these expenses are required to be directly attributable to the development, management, operation or conduct of a trade or business in the Philippines.

The deduction for interest expense is reduced by an amount equal to 33% of interest income that has been subject to final tax. Interest incurred to acquire property used in a trade or business may be claimed as a deduction or treated as a capital expenditure.

Research and development expenses that are paid or incurred during the tax year in connection with a trade or business and that are not chargeable to a capital account or treated as deferred expenses may be claimed as deductible expenses.

Inventories. Inventory valuation must conform as nearly as possible to the best accounting practice in the trade or business and must clearly reflect income. The most commonly used methods of inventory valuation are cost and the lower of cost or market.

Tax depreciation. Taxpayers may deduct a reasonable allowance for exhaustion and wear and tear (including obsolescence) of property used in a trade or business. The depreciation method used must be reasonable and generally accepted in the particular industry. Depreciation methods that are generally acceptable include the straight-line method, declining-balance method, the sum-of-theyears' digits method or any other method that may be prescribed by the Secretary of Finance. Resident foreign corporations may claim depreciation only on property located in the Philippines.

Relief for losses. Net operating losses may be carried forward three years to offset future income in those years. A net operating loss is defined as the excess of allowable deductions over gross income in a tax year. Net losses may not be carried forward if the losses are incurred in a year in which a corporation is exempt from income tax or if a substantial change of ownership occurs.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate

Value-added tax (VAT); imposed on all persons who, in the course of their trade or business, sell, barter, exchange or lease goods or properties (including intangible personal properties and real properties), render services or import goods; services rendered in the Philippines by nonresident foreign persons are deemed to be rendered in the course of trade or business; specific goods and transactions are exempt; in general, exports of goods and services are subject to a 0% rate Improperly accumulated earnings tax; levied on accumulated income of corporations if the income was accumulated to avoid tax with respect to the shareholders of the corporation

or other corporations; a corporation serving

12%

Nature of tax	Rate
as a holding company or investment com is prima facie evidence of a purpose to a tax with respect to shareholders; publicly companies, banks and nonbank financial intermediaries, and insurance companies	void
are exempt	10%
Fringe benefit tax; applied to the grossed- monetary value of fringe benefits receive by managerial and supervisory employee	ed s;
the grossed-up monetary value is determined	
by dividing the monetary value of the ber	
by 65%; the employer must withhold the and pay it to the tax authorities; the tax d	
not apply if the benefit is required for or	
necessary to the trade or business of the	15
employer or if the benefit is granted for t	he
convenience of the employer; this tax is	
considered to be a final tax	
General rate	35%
Benefits paid to nonresident alien	
individuals who are not engaged in a	
trade or business in the Philippines	
(monetary value of benefit is divided	250/
by 75%)	25%
Documentary stamp tax	
Original issue of all debt instruments; imposed on issue price	PHP1.50 per PHP200
Original issue of stock certificates;	1111 1.30 pci 1111 200
imposed on the par value or the	
consideration if no par value	PHP2 per PHP200
Transfer that is not made through a local	
stock exchange	PHP1.50 per PHP200
Bills of exchange or drafts; imposed on the face value Other specified transactions and	PHP0.60 per PHP200
documents	Various

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Philippines has adopted liberal foreign-exchange policies. In general, no restrictions are imposed on the repatriation of capital, profits or income earned in the Philippines. Foreign loans and foreign investments may be registered with the Philippine Central Bank (BSP). Only loans registered with the BSP are eligible for servicing through the use of foreign exchange purchased from the banking system. However, the registration of a foreign investment is required only if the foreign exchange needed to service the repatriation of capital and the remittance of dividends, profits and earnings is sourced in the banking system.

Transfer pricing. The method used by a corporation to fix prices must be consistent worldwide.

The Bureau of Internal Revenue (BIR) issued Revenue Regulations 2-2013 on Transfer Pricing (TP Regulations) in January 2013. These regulations are largely based on the arm's-length methodologies prescribed by the Transfer Pricing Guidelines of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). The following are significant aspects of the TP Regulations:

- They implement the authority of the Commissioner of Internal Revenue under Section 50 of the Tax Code to review controlled transactions among associated enterprises and to allocate or distribute their income and deductions to determine their appropriate revenues and taxable income.
- They provide the methods of establishing an arm's-length price.
- They require the maintenance and safekeeping of the documents necessary for the taxpayer to prove that efforts were exerted to determine the arm's-length price. The TP Regulations apply to both cross-border and domestic transactions between associated enterprises.

Related-party transactions. Related-party transactions must comply with the arm's-length standard. Under certain conditions, a deduction may not be claimed for losses on sales or exchanges of properties or for interest incurred on transactions between related parties. The BIR Commissioner may reallocate gross income or deductions among related entities to prevent manipulation of reported income.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The table below lists the maximum withholding rates for dividends, interest and royalties provided under the treaties. Most of the treaties require that the recipient be the beneficial owner of the income for the preferential rates to apply. The BIR now requires the submission of a Certificate of Residence for Tax Treaty Relief (CORTT) form to the Philippine payer of dividends, interest or royalties in order to benefit from a preferential treaty rate for these types of income payments. The beneficial owner must certify that the information supplied in the CORTT form is true, correct and complete, and the competent authority of the country of domicile of such beneficial owner must sign the CORTT form or issue a separate certificate of tax residence. All other claims for a tax exemption or a preferential withholding tax rate under a tax treaty still require the filing of a tax treaty relief application.

	Dividends (v) %	Interest (w) %	Royalties %
Australia	25 (a)	15 (b)	25 (c)
Austria	25 (d)	15 (b)	15 (c)(e)
Bahrain	15 (f)	10	15 (t)
Bangladesh	15 (k)	15	15
Belgium	15 (f)	10	15
Brazil	25 (i)	15 (b)	25 (g)
Canada	25 (d)	15 (b)(h)	25 (e)(h)
China Mainland	15 (f)	10	15 (s)
Czech Republic	15 (f)	10	15 (u)
Denmark	15 (k)	10	15
Finland	15 (r)	15 (b)	25 (c)
France	15 (r)	15 (b)	15

	Dividends (v)	Interest (w)	Royalties %
Cormony	15 (k)	10 (1)	
Germany Hungary	20 (k)	15 (1)	10 (m) 15 (e)
India	20 (k) 20 (o)	15 (b)	15 (c) 15 (p)
Indonesia	20 (b) 20 (k)	15 (b)	25 (c)
Israel	15 (f)	10	15 (e)
Italy	15 (1)	15 (b)	25 (c)
Japan	15 (d)	10 (b)	10 (c)
Korea (South)	25 (k)	15 (b)	15 (c)
Kuwait	15 (f)	10 (q)	20
Malaysia	25 (i)	15 (4)	25 (c)
Mexico	15 (k)	12.5	15
Netherlands	15 (k) 15 (f)	15 (1)	15 (c)
New Zealand	15 (1)	10	15 (6)
Nigeria Nigeria	15 (x)	15 (q)	20
Norway	25 (d)	15 (4)	25 (e)(p)
Pakistan	25 (a) 25 (n)	15 (b)	25 (c)(p)
Poland	15 (k)	10	15
Qatar	15 (k) 15 (f)	10	15
Romania	15 (d)	15 (q)	25 (j)
Russian Federation	15 (d) 15	15 (4)	15
Singapore	25 (r)	15 (b)	25 (c)
Spain	15 (d)	15 (1)	15 (c)
Sri Lanka	15 (i)	15	15 (g)
Sweden	15 (k)	10	15
Switzerland	15 (f)	10	15
Thailand	10 (o)	15 (b)	15 (c)
Turkey	15 (k)	10	10 (c)
United Arab Emirates	15 (f)	10 (q)	10
United Kingdom	25 (d)	15 (b)	25 (c)
United States	25 (r)	15 (b)	25 (c)(e)
Vietnam	15 (k)	15	15
Non-treaty	()		
jurisdictions	15/30 (y)	20/30 (y)	20/30 (y)

- (a) The rate is 15% if a rebate or credit is granted to the recipient.
- (b) The rate is 10% if the interest is paid with respect to public issues of bonds, debentures or similar obligations (under the United States treaty, with respect to public issues of bonded indebtedness). Under the Austria, Japan and Korea (South) treaties, the 10% rate also applies to interest paid by a Board of Investments (BOI)-registered preferred pioneer enterprise. Under the India treaty, the 10% rate also applies to interest paid to financial institutions, including insurance companies. Under the new treaty with Thailand, the rate is 10% if the interest is received by a financial institution (including an insurance company) and 15% in all other cases.
- The rate is 10% (Austria, Japan, Korea (South), Netherlands and Spain) or 15% (Australia, Finland, Indonesia, Italy, Malaysia, New Zealand, Pakistan, Singapore, the United Kingdom and the United States) for royalties paid by a BOI-registered preferred enterprise (under the Austria, Japan and Korea (South) treaties, the enterprise must be a pioneer enterprise). The 15% rate also applies to royalties paid with respect to cinematographic films or tapes for television or broadcasting under the treaties with Finland, Italy, Japan, Malaysia, Singapore, Turkey and the United Kingdom. Under the Spain treaty, the rate is 20% for such royalties. Under the Finland treaty, the rate is also 15% for royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works. Under the new treaty with Thailand, the rate is 15% for the alienation of or the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films, or films or tapes used for radio or television broadcasting, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans or secret formulas or processes, for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.

- (d) The rate is 10% (Canada, Japan, Norway, and the United Kingdom, 15%) if the recipient holds 10% (Romania, 25%) of the voting shares of the payer corporation. Under the treaties with Austria and Japan, the rate is also 10% if the payer holds 10% (Japan, 25%) of the total shares issued by the payer during the six months immediately preceding the dividend payment date. Under the Japan treaty, the rate is also 10% if the dividends are paid by a BOIregistered pioneer enterprise. Under the Romania and Spain treaties, the 10% rate does not apply to partnerships. Under the treaty with Romania, the shares must have been owned for at least two years preceding the date of the dividend payment.
- (e) This rate is subject to the "most-favored-nation" provision of the treaty.
- (f) The rate is 10% if the recipient of the dividends holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer. Under the treaties with Bahrain, Israel, Kuwait, Qatar, Switzerland and the United Arab Emirates, partnerships do not qualify for the 10% rate. Under the treaty with the United Arab Emirates, the dividends are exempt from tax if the beneficial owner of the dividends is the government of a contracting state, a local government, a political subdivision, a local authority or any of their governmental institutions or entities.
- (g) The 25% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, trademarks, cinematographic films, or films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting. A 15% rate applies to other royalties. Under the treaty with Sri Lanka, the rate is 15% if the royalties are paid by an enterprise registered with and engaged in preferred areas of activities in the Philippines, and 25% in all other cases.
- (h) This rate applies if the interest payments or royalties are taxable in Canada.
- (i) A 15% rate applies if the recipient is a company (under the Brazil treaty, a partnership also qualifies). The 25% rate applies in all other cases. Under the Malaysia treaty, the recipient must be subject to tax in Malaysia. Under the treaty with Sri Lanka, the rate is 15% if the beneficial owner is a company (excluding partnerships), and 25% in all other cases.
- (j) The rate is 15% for royalties paid with respect to cinematographic films and tapes for television or broadcasting. The rate is 10% if the payer is registered with the BOI as a preferred pioneer enterprise.
- (k) The rate is 10% (Hungary and Indonesia, 15%) if the recipient holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer. Under the treaties with Bangladesh, Denmark, Germany, Korea (South), Poland, Sweden, Turkey and Vietnam, a partnership does not qualify for the 10% rate. Under the Korea (South) treaty, the 10% rate also applies if the dividends are paid by a BOI-registered preferred pioneer enterprise. The new treaty with Germany provides for a withholding tax of 15% on dividends, which is reduced to 10% or 5% if the beneficial owner is a company other than a partnership and if the following additional condition is satisfied:
 - The beneficial owner holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends (rate reduced to 10%).
 - The beneficial owner holds directly at least 70% of the capital of the company paying the dividends (rate reduced to 5%). Under the treaty with Mexico, the withholding tax on dividends is 15%, which is reduced to 5% or 10% if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) and if the following additional conditions are satisfied:
 - The beneficial owner holds directly at least 70% of the capital of the company paying the dividends (rate reduced to 5%).
 - The beneficial owner holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends (rate reduced to 10%).
- (1) The rate is 10% for interest paid with respect to sales on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or with respect to public issues of bonds, debentures or similar obligations. Under the Netherlands treaty, the 10% rate also applies to interest on bank loans. Under the new Germany treaty, the withholding tax rate on interest is 10%, but no withholding tax applies if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - The interest is paid in connection with the sale of commercial or scientific equipment on credit.
 - The interest is paid in connection with the sale of goods by an enterprise to another enterprise on credit.
 - The interest is paid in consideration of a loan guaranteed by the Federal Republic of Germany with respect to an export or foreign direct investment or it is paid to the government of the Federal Republic of Germany, the Deutsche Bundesbank, the Kreditanstalt fur Wiederaufbau or the DEG mbH.

- (m) Under the new treaty with Germany, the withholding tax on royalties is 10%, and the term "royalties" means payments of any kind received as a consideration for the use of, or the right to use, any copyright of literary, artistic or scientific work including cinematographic film, any patent, trademark, design or model, plan, secret formula or process, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The term "royalties" also includes payments of any kind for the use of or the right to use a person's name, picture, or any other similar personality rights and payments received as consideration for the registration of entertainers' or sportspersons' performances by radio or television.
- (n) The rate is 15% if the recipient held 25% of the capital of the payer during the two tax years preceding the year of the dividend payment. Partnerships do not qualify for the 15% rate.
- (o) The rate is 15% if the beneficiary of the dividends owns at least 10% of the shares of the payer. Under the new treaty with Thailand, the rate is 10% if the beneficial owner is a company (excluding partnerships) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the paying company, and 15% in all other cases.
- (p) The rate is 10% (India, 15%) if the Philippine payer is registered with the BOI (under the Norway treaty, the enterprise must be a preferred pioneer enterprise). Under the Norway treaty, the rate is 7.5% for payments for the use of containers.
- (q) Under the treaty with Romania, the rate is 10% for interest paid with respect to sales on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific machines or equipment; bank loans; or public issues of bonds, debentures or similar obligations. Under the treaty with the United Arab Emirates, interest is exempt from tax if it is derived with respect to a loan made, guaranteed or insured by the government of the other contracting state or a political subdivision, local authority or local government, including financial institutions wholly owned by the government or any other instrumentality, as agreed by the contracting states. Under the treaty with Nigeria, interest is exempt if it is derived and beneficially owned by the government of the other contracting state or a local authority thereof or an agency or instrumentality of that government or local authority. Under the treaty with Kuwait, the interest is exempt in the following circumstances:
 - It is derived by the government of the other contracting state or a governmental institution or other entity thereof as defined in Paragraph 2 of Article 4 of the treaty.
 - It is derived by an institution or company that is a resident of the other
 contracting state, and the institution or company's capital is wholly owned
 by the government or a governmental institution or other entity thereof, as
 defined in Paragraph 2 of Article 4 of the treaty and as agreed to by the
 competent authorities of the two governments.
 - It is paid on loans guaranteed by the government of the other contracting state or a governmental institution or other entity thereof, as defined in paragraph 2 of Article 4 of the treaty.
- (r) The 15% rate (France, 10%; United States, 20%) applies if the recipient holds at least 10% (Singapore, 15%) of the voting shares of the payer. Under the Finland and France treaties, partnerships do not qualify for the 10% rate. Under the Singapore and United States treaties, the shares must have been owned for at least two tax years preceding the year of the dividend payment.
- (s) The 15% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films or tapes for television or broadcasting. A 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the following:
 - The use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes
 - The use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 Information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience
- (t) This rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films or tapes for television or broadcasting. The rate is 10% for other royalties.
- (u) The 15% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of cinematographic films, and films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting. A 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the following:
 - The use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, with certain exceptions
 - The use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, or secret formulas or processes
 - The use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 - · Information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience

- (v) A preferential rate of 15% under the National Internal Revenue Code may apply if the recipient's country of domicile allows a credit for taxes deemed paid in the Philippines equal to 15%. This credit represents the difference between the regular corporate income tax rate of 30% and the 15% preferential rate. The 15% rate also applies if the dividend is not taxed in the recipient's country of domicile.
- (w) Under Philippine domestic law, interest on foreign-currency deposits of nonresidents is exempt from tax.
- The rate is 12.5% if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the paying company.
- (y) See Section A.

Poland

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Warsaw GMT +1

 EY
 +48 (22) 557-70-00

 Rondo ONZ 1
 Fax: +48 (22) 557-70-01

 00-124 Warsaw
 Email: ernst.young@pl.ey.com

Poland

Principal Tax Contact

★ Mateusz Pociask +48 (22) 557-89-97

Mobile: +48 660-440-192

Email: mateusz.pociask@pl.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Andrzej Broda +48 (22) 557-72-90

Mobile: +48 502-444-249 Email: andrzej.broda@pl.ey.com

Lukasz Jeskiewicz +48 (22) 557-71-98 Mobile: +48 660-440-217

Email: lukasz.jeskiewicz@pl.ey.com

Sylwia Migdał +1 (212) 773-0095

(resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (646) 595-7814 Email: sylwia.migdal1@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness and Transfer Pricing

★ Andrzej Broda +48 (22) 557-72-90

Mobile: +48 502-444-249 Email: andrzej.broda@pl.ey.com

★ Aneta Błażejewska-Gaczyńska +48 (22) 557-89-96

Mobile: +48 502-122-937

Email: aneta.blazejewska-gaczynska

@pl.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desks Abroad

★ Sylwia Migdał +1 (212) 773-0095

(resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (646) 595-7814 Email: sylwia.migdal1@ey.com

★ Janna Pachnik +1 (212) 773-4262

(resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (347) 481-0783
Email: joanna.pachnik1@ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

★ Radosław Krupa +48 (22) 557-73-51

Mobile: +48 660-440-161 Email: radoslaw.krupa@pl.ey.com

 Paweł Tynel,
 +48 (22) 557-65-28

 Grants and Incentives
 Mobile: +48 660-440-169

 Email: pawel.tynel@pl.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

★ Radosław Krupa +48 (22) 557-73-51

Mobile: +48 660-440-161 Email: radoslaw.krupa@pl.ey.com **Indirect Tax**

★ Dorota Pokrop +48 (22) 557-73-39

Mobile: +48 660-440-167 Email: dorota.pokrop@pl.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Michał Grzybowski +48 (22) 557-75-59

Mobile: +48 660-440-143

Email: michal.grzybowski@pl.ey.com

Marek Jarocki +48 (22) 557-79-43

Mobile: +48 660-440-189 Email: marek.jarocki@pl.ey.com

Karol Raźniewski +48 (22) 557-71-93

Mobile: +48 504-112-771

Email: karol.razniewski@pl.ey.com

Tax Controversy

★ Agnieszka Tałasiewicz +48 (22) 557-72-80

Mobile: +48 505-108-010

Email: agnieszka.talasiewicz@pl.ey.com

Michał Goj +48 (22) 557-72-53

Mobile: +48 660-440-216 Email: michal.goj@pl.ey.com

Center for Tax Policy

★ Zbigniew Liptak +48 (22) 557-70-25

Mobile: +48 502-444-107 Email: zbigniew.liptak@pl.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Karolina Gizicka +48 (22) 557-75-66

Mobile: +48 508-087-443

Email: karolina.gizicka@pl.ey.com Zbigniew Deptuła +48 (22) 557-89-84

+48 (22) 557-89-84 Mobile: +48 508-018-377

Email: zbigniew.deptula@pl.ey.com

Legal Services

★ Agnieszka Tałasiewicz +48 (22) 557-72-80

Mobile: +48 505-108-010

Email: agnieszka.talasiewicz@pl.ey.com

Zuzanna Zakrzewska +48 (22) 557-78-16

Mobile: +48 602-789-839

Email: zuzanna.zakrzewska@pl.ey.com

Katowice GMT +1

EY +48 (32) 760-77-00

ul. Chorzowska 50 Fax: +48 (32) 760-77-10 40-121 Katowice Email: katowice@pl.ey.com

Poland

Principal Tax Contact

Michal Lesiuk +48 (32) 760-77-56

Mobile: +48 510-201-2377 Email: michal.lesiuk@pl.ey.com

Krakow GMT +1

EY +48 (12) 424-32-00

ul. Podgórska 36 Fax: +48 (12) 424-32-01 31-536 Krakow Email: krakow@pl.ey.com

Poland

Principal Tax Contact

Michal Lesiuk +48 (32) 760-77-56

Mobile: +48 510-201-2377 Email: michal.lesiuk@pl.ey.com

Poznan GMT +1

 EY
 +48 (61) 856-29-00

 Pl. Andersa 3
 Fax: +48 (61) 856-30-00

 61-894 Poznan
 Email: poznan@pl.ey.com

Poland

Principal Tax Contact

Radosław Krupa +48 (22) 557-73-51 (resident in Warsaw) Mobile: +48 660-440-161

Email: radoslaw.krupa@pl.ey.com

Wroclaw GMT +1

 EY
 +48 (71) 375-10-00

 Rzeźnicza 32-33
 Fax: +48 (71) 375-10-10

 50-130 Wrocław
 Email: wroclaw@pl.ey.com

Poland

Principal Tax Contacts

Sebastian Ickiewicz +48 (22) 557-75-24

Mobile: +48 508-018-376

Email: sebastian.ickiewicz@pl.ey.com

Katarzyna Tomalak +48 (71) 375-10-74 Mobile: +48 505-107-020

Email: katarzyna.tomalak@pl.ey.com

Because of the rapidly changing regulatory framework in Poland, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	5/9/19 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	19
Branch Tax Rate (%)	19
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	19 (b)(c)
Interest	20 (d)(e)
Royalties	20 (d)(e)
Services	20 (f)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5 (g)

- (a) The preferential 5% tax rate applies to "qualified income" obtained from the qualifying intellectual property (IP) created, developed or improved by a taxpayer as part of its research and development (R&D) activity. The reduced 9% corporate income tax rate on income other than income from capital gains applies to small taxpayers whose revenue from sales (including value-added tax [VAT] due) in the preceding tax year did not exceed the zloty (PLN) equivalent of EUR1,200,000 (small taxpayers).
- (b) This tax is imposed on dividends paid to residents and nonresidents.
- (c) This rate may be reduced by a tax treaty, or under domestic law, if certain conditions are met (see Section B).
- (d) This rate applies only to interest and royalties paid to nonresidents.

- (e) The tax rate may be reduced by a tax treaty or under domestic law if certain conditions are met (see Section B).
- (f) This withholding tax applies only to service payments made to nonresidents.
- (g) No more than 50% of the original loss can be deducted in one year unless the loss is below PLN5 million.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies (including companies in the process of incorporating or registering) are subject to corporate tax on their worldwide income and capital gains. Nonresident companies are taxed only on income earned in Poland. For corporate income tax purposes, Polish-source income includes income (revenue) from, among others, the following:

- Activities conducted in Poland, including activities of foreign permanent establishments located in Poland
- Real estate located in Poland or rights resulting from such real estate (including sales of real estate or related rights)
- Transfers of shares (stocks), participation rights in partnership profits, investment fund certificates as well as receivables connected with those rights, if real estate located in Poland, directly or indirectly, accounts for at least 50% of the total value of the assets
- Securities and derivatives listed on a stock exchange in Poland, including income (revenue) from the sales or execution of resulting rights
- Receivables owed to Polish taxpayers, regardless of the place where the agreement was concluded or where the agreed action was performed

A company is resident in Poland for tax purposes if it is incorporated in Poland or managed in Poland. For this purpose, the concept of management is broadly equivalent to the effective management test in many treaties. A branch of a nonresident company is generally taxed according to the same rules as a Polish company. Partnerships (in Poland, they include civil law partnerships, limited partnerships and general partnerships) are tax transparent except for foreign partnerships that are treated in their countries as taxpayers subject to corporate income tax. Under an amending law passed in 2013, Polish limited joint-stock partnerships are treated as corporate income tax taxpayers. The new law entered into force on 1 January 2014 (or some later date for certain partnerships with a non-calendar accounting year).

Income from an overseas permanent establishment of a Polish resident company is taxable in Poland, subject to tax treaties.

Tax rates. The general corporate income tax rate is 19%. In the limited cases mentioned below, the rate is 5% or 9%.

5% tax rate for qualifying IP activity. Effective from 1 January 2019, an Innovation Box Regime (IBR) is introduced. The IBR is aimed at incentivizing innovative R&D activities by taxing profits from qualifying IP rights at a preferential 5% tax rate.

The preferential 5% tax rate applies to the "qualified income" derived from qualifying IP created, developed or improved by a taxpayer as part of its R&D activity covering the following:

Patents

- · Extensions of patent protection
- · Protected utility models
- · Registered industrial designs
- · Registered topographies of integrated circuits
- Extensions of patent protection for medicinal products and plant protection products
- Registered medicinal and veterinary products admitted to trading
- · Registered new varieties of plants and animal breeds
- Rights to computer programs protected under national or international law

The amount that is subject to the preferential 5% tax rate (the qualified income amount) corresponds to the amount calculated as the income obtained from the qualifying IP right multiplied by a ratio established in accordance with a particular formula based on the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) recommendations.

9% tax rate for small entities. Effective from 1 January 2019, a reduced 9% corporate income tax rate on income other than income from capital gains has been introduced, replacing the prior reduced 15% tax rate. Broadly, the reduced rate applies on the condition that an entity is a small taxpayer (its revenues in a given year do not exceed the equivalent of EUR2 million).

The 9% corporate income tax rate does not apply to taxpayers that were created as a result of certain restructuring activities including, among others, mergers, spin-offs (demergers), transformations (except transformations that do not change the status for corporate income tax purposes; that is, both prior and after the transformation the entity remains a corporate income tax taxpayer) and contributions in-kind (including contributions of an organized part of an enterprise; that is, a going concern).

Capital gains. Effective from 1 January 2018, capital gains constitute a separate revenue "basket" from other sources of revenue. Capital gains include, among others, the following:

- Revenues from sharing in profits of legal entities, including, among others, the following:
 - Dividends
 - Revenues from redemption of shares (stock)
 - Proceeds from liquidation of a company
 - Profits of a company designated to increase its share capital as well as amounts transferred from other capital of a company to increase its share capital
 - Additional payments received in connection with a merger or demerger of a company by a shareholder of that company
 - Revenues derived by a shareholder of a demerged company, if property taken over as a result of the demerger or a property remaining at the level of a demerged company does not constitute an organized part of the business
 - Additional payments received in connection with an exchange of shares
 - Undivided profits and profits designated to capital other than share capital in a transformed company in the case of its transformation into a partnership

- Interest from certain profit-participation loans
- Revenues from transformations, mergers or demergers
- Revenues from a contribution in kind to a company
- Revenues from shares in a company other than those mentioned above, including the following:
 - Revenues from the disposal of shares (including disposal of shares as a part of a redemption process)
 - Revenues from an exchange of shares
- Revenues from the disposal of an interest in a partnership
- Revenues from the disposal of receivables acquired by a taxpayer and receivables connected with revenues treated as capital gains
- Revenues from the following:
 - Certain property rights (including copyrights, licenses, industrial property rights and know-how), excluding revenues from licenses directly connected with revenues not treated as capital gains
 - Securities and derivatives, excluding derivatives hedging revenues or costs that are not treated as capital gains
 - Participations in investment funds or institutions for common investments
 - Renting or disposal of the above rights

In general, taxable income from a given source should be calculated as the difference between taxable revenues from that source and tax-deductible costs connected with that source of income. Taxable income or loss should be calculated separately for capital gains and for other sources of income. Capital losses do not offset income from other sources and vice versa.

Capital gains derived by nonresidents from sales and other disposals of state bonds issued on foreign markets may be effectively exempt from tax in Poland under domestic regulations if certain conditions are satisfied.

Administration. The Polish tax year must last 12 consecutive months, and it is usually the calendar year. However, a company can choose a different period of 12 consecutive months as its tax year by notifying the relevant tax office by certain deadlines. The first tax year after a change must extend for at least 12 months, but no longer than 23 months. If a company incorporated in the first half of a calendar year chooses the calendar year as its tax year, its first tax year is shorter than 12 months. A company incorporated in the second half of a calendar year may elect a period of up to 18 months for its first tax year (that is, a period covering the second half of the year of incorporation and the subsequent year).

In general, companies must pay monthly advances based on preliminary income statements. Monthly declarations do not need to be filed. In certain circumstances, a company may benefit from a simplified advance tax payment procedure.

Companies must file an annual income tax return within three months after the end of the company's tax year. They must pay any balance of tax due at that time.

An overpayment declared in an annual tax return is refunded within three months. However, before the overpayment is refunded, it is credited against any past and current tax liability of the company. If the company has no tax liability, it may request that the tax office credit the overpayment against future tax liabilities or refund the overpayment in cash. Overpayments earn interest at the same rate that is charged on late payments. Under the tax code, the rate of penalty interest on unpaid taxes varies according to the fluctuation of the Lombard credit rate. The interest rate on tax arrears is 200% of the Lombard credit rate, plus 2%. It cannot be lower than 8%. The penalty interest rate was 8% on 1 January 2020.

Dividends. A 19% withholding tax is imposed on dividends and other profit distributions (other revenues from sharing in profits of legal entities) paid to residents and nonresidents, subject to provisions of double tax treaties and the European Union (EU) Parent-Subsidiary Directive. Resident recipients do not aggregate domestic dividends received with their taxable income subject to the regular rate. For nonresident recipients, the withholding tax is considered a final tax and, accordingly, the recipient is not subject to any further tax on the dividend received.

Polish companies (and joint-stock partnerships, effective from 1 January 2014), other European Economic Area (EEA; the EEA consists of the EU countries and Iceland, Liechtenstein and Norway) companies and Swiss companies are exempt from tax on dividends received from Polish subsidiaries, profits of a subsidiary (or amounts from certain capital) designated to increase its share capital and undivided profits of a subsidiary and profits designated to capital other than share capital on transformation of the subsidiary into a partnership, if they satisfy all of the following conditions:

- They are subject to income tax in Poland, an EU/EEA member state or Switzerland on their total income, regardless of the source of the income (the exemption applies also to dividends or other profit distributions paid to permanent establishments, located in EU/EEA member states or in Switzerland, of such companies).
- They do not benefit from income tax exemption on their total income (which should be documented with their written statement).
- For at least two years, they hold directly at least 10% (25% for Swiss recipients) of the capital of the company paying the dividend. The two-year holding period can be met after payment is made. If the two-year holding period is eventually not met (for example, the shareholder disposes of the shares before the two-year holding requirement is met), the shareholder must pay the withholding tax and penalty interest. Broadly, except for some specific cases, full ownership of the shares is required.
- The Polish payer documents the tax residency of the recipient with a certificate of residency issued by the competent foreign tax authorities (if payments are received by a permanent establishment, some other documents may be needed).
- A legal basis exists for a tax authority to request information from the tax administration of the country where the taxpayer is established, under a double tax treaty or other ratified international treaty to which Poland is a party.
- The dividend payer is provided with a written statement confirming that the recipient of the dividend does not benefit from exemption from income tax on its worldwide income, regardless of the source from which such income is derived.

The above exemption does not apply to revenues earned by a general partner from its share in the profits of a limited joint-stock partnership.

The tax exemption for inbound dividends and the exemption from withholding tax on outbound dividends do not apply if the dividends are connected with an agreement, other legal action or a series of related actions and if the main purpose or one of the main purposes is to benefit from these tax exemptions (see Section E).

The application of exemptions from withholding tax or reduced treaty rates (above certain thresholds) may be subject to a pay and refund mechanism (see *Withholding tax collection mechanism*).

Specific rules exist regarding the corporate income taxation of the general partner of a limited joint-stock partnership. In general, such partner is subject to regular withholding tax on dividends in Poland. However, the amount of withholding tax on revenue earned by a general partner in a limited joint-stock partnership is reduced by the amount calculated by multiplying the percentage of the share in profits attributable to the general partner and the amount of the tax due on the total income of the limited joint-stock partnership.

The income (revenue) allocated to a Polish branch is subject to regular taxation in Poland. Withholding tax is not imposed on transfers of profits from such branch to its head office because from a legal perspective, a branch is regarded as an organizational unit of the foreign enterprise.

Interest, royalties and service fees. Under the domestic tax law in Poland, a 20% withholding tax is imposed on interest, royalties and fees for certain services paid to nonresidents.

Under most of Poland's tax treaties, the withholding tax on fees for services may not be imposed in Poland.

The full exemption applies to interest and royalties paid to qualifying entities if the following conditions are met:

- The payer is a company that is a Polish corporate income tax-payer (the exemption does not apply to joint-stock partnerships) with a place of management or registered office in Poland (the exemption applies also to payments made by permanent establishments located in Poland of entities subject to income tax in the EU on their total income, regardless of the source of the income, provided that such payments qualify as tax-deductible costs in computing the taxable income subject to tax in Poland).
- The entity earning the income is a recipient of such income and is a company subject to income tax in an EU/EEA member state (other than Poland) on its total income, regardless of the source of the income (the exemption applies also to payments made to permanent establishments of such companies if the income earned as a result of such a payment is subject to income tax in the EU member state in which the permanent establishment is located). In addition, the company must not benefit from income tax exemption on its total income.
- For at least two years, the recipient of the payments holds directly at least 25% of the share capital of the payer or the payer holds directly at least 25% of the share capital of the recipient of the payments. This condition is also met if the same entity holds

directly at least 25% of both the share capital of the payer and the share capital of the recipient of the payments and such entity is subject to income tax in an EU/EEA member state on its total income, regardless of the source of the income. The two-year holding period can be met after payment is made. If the two-year holding period is eventually not met (for example, the share-holder disposes of the shares before the two-year holding requirement is met), the shareholder must pay the withholding tax together with the penalty interest. Full ownership of the shares is required.

- The Polish payer documents the tax residency of the recipients of the payments with a certificate of tax residency issued by the competent foreign tax authorities (if payments are received by a permanent establishment, some other documents may be needed).
- A legal basis exists for a tax authority to request information from the tax administration of the country where the taxpayer is established, under a double tax treaty or other ratified international treaty to which Poland is a party.
- The recipient of the payments provides a written statement confirming that it does not benefit from exemption from income tax on its total income, regardless of the source of the income, and that it is the "beneficial owner" (see below) of the payments received.

The application of exemptions from withholding tax or reduced treaty rates (above certain thresholds) may be subject to the pay and refund mechanism described below.

Withholding tax collection mechanism. Effective from 1 January 2019, a significant tax reform entered into force, including a complete revision of the rules regarding withholding tax on dividends, interest and royalty payments as well as for certain services paid to foreign recipients. The new provisions provide for a replacement of the prior direct application of withholding tax exemptions or treaty rates with a "pay and refund" system.

There are two regimes depending on whether the total amount of dividend, interest, and royalty payments and payments for certain services (qualified payments) paid to a foreign taxpayer in one tax year exceed PLN2 million (approximately USD550,000).

Payments not exceeding PLN2 million annually. If the annual total amount of qualified payments does not exceed PLN2 million, the formal conditions required for application of a treaty rate or an exemption generally remain the same (including obtaining certificate of residency, with the exception of a new, more stringent beneficial owner definition). However, it is now explicitly stated that when determining whether a treaty rate or exemption can apply, the tax remitter is obliged to assure due diligence, which should take into account the nature and scale of the recipient's business activity.

Payments over PLN2 million annually. In cases in which qualified payments to a single recipient exceed PLN2 million annually, the general rule is that a payer should remit withholding tax on the excess over PLN2 million annually at standard rates (19% for dividends and 20% for interest, royalty and service payments). In such case, tax treaty rates or exemptions, as well as

those provided for by domestic provisions implementing the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive and Interest-Royalties Directive, must be disregarded and standard rates should apply.

The following are two exceptions to this rule:

- The tax remitter provides a statement confirming fulfillment of all conditions required for the withholding tax exemption or treaty rate.
- An opinion is issued by the tax office on request.

Pay and refund mechanism. If neither of the above measures is applied (tax remitter's statement or a tax office's opinion), withholding tax must paid at the statutory rates. In such a case, the tax could be claimed back provided that the conditions were met. The refund could be claimed either by the taxpayer or tax remitter (if it incurred the economic burden of tax).

The need to provide a tax remitters statement has been postponed until 1 July 2020; however, the due care requirements (assessed on a case-by-case basis) still apply.

Beneficial ownership definition. As of 1 January 2019, the definition of "beneficial owner" was changed to require proof that the recipient conducts real business activity in the country of its seat, taking into account certain criteria, such as premises, sufficient local staff, broad business rationale and local board members. Other conditions that need to be satisfied include the following:

- The recipient receives a payment for its own benefit, can decide how the received payment should be utilized, and bears economic risk associated with the loss of all or a portion of this receivable.
- The recipient is not a broker, representative, trustee or any other
 entity that is legally or actually obliged to transfer all or part of
 the payment to another entity. Under the Corporate Income Tax
 Act, a beneficial owner is an entity receiving income for its own
 benefit, and is not an intermediary, agent, trustee or another
 entity obliged to pass on all or part of the income to another
 entity.

Foreign tax relief. Under its tax treaties, Poland exempts foreign-source income from tax or grants a tax credit (usually with respect to dividends, interest and royalties). Broadly, foreign taxes are creditable against Polish tax only up to the amount of Polish tax attributable to the foreign income.

In addition to a credit for tax on dividends (that is, a deduction of withholding tax; direct tax credit), Polish companies (or Polish permanent establishments of EU/EEA resident companies) may also claim a credit for the tax on profits generated by their subsidiaries in other treaty countries (indirect tax credit). A Polish company receiving a dividend from a subsidiary that is not resident in the EU, EEA or Switzerland may deduct from its tax the amount of income tax paid by the subsidiary on that part of the profit from which the dividend was paid if the Polish parent company has held directly at least 75% of the foreign subsidiary's shares for an uninterrupted period of at least 2 years. The total deduction is limited to the amount of Polish tax attributable to the foreign income.

Foreign-source dividends are added to other profits of a Polish taxpayer in the capital gains basket and are taxed at the standard 19% rate.

Dividends from companies resident in EU/EEA states or in Switzerland may be exempt in Poland if the Polish recipient holds directly at least 10% (25% in the case of Switzerland) of the share capital of the foreign subsidiary for an uninterrupted period of at least 2 years. The shareholding period requirement does not have to be met as of the payment date. The exemption does not apply if the dividends (or dividend-like income) are deductible for tax purposes in any form.

The tax exemption for inbound dividends does not apply if the dividends are connected with an agreement or other legal action or a series of related actions and if the main purpose or one of the main purposes is to benefit from this exemption (see Section E).

The above exemption also does not apply if income from the participation, including redemption proceeds, is received as a result of the liquidation of the legal entity making the payments.

The domestic exemption or tax credit can be applied if a legal basis exists for a tax authority to request information from the tax administration of the country from which the income was derived, under a double tax treaty or other ratified international treaty to which Poland is a party.

Broadly, except for some specific cases, full ownership of the shares is required to claim the credits and exemptions discussed above.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is calculated as the sum of taxable income from the capital gains basket (source) and taxable income from other sources of revenues. Taxable income from a given source of revenue equals the difference between taxable revenues and tax-deductible costs related to that source in a given tax year. If tax-deductible costs are higher than revenues, the difference constitutes a tax loss from a given source of revenue. Taxable income or loss should be calculated separately for capital gains and for other sources of revenue. Capital losses do not offset income from other sources and vice versa.

In general, taxable revenues of corporate entities carrying out business activities are recognized on an accrual basis. Revenues are generally recognized on the date of disposal of goods or property rights or the date on which services are supplied (or supplied in part), but no later than the following:

- · Date of issuance of the invoice
- Date of receipt of payment

If the parties agree that services of a continuous nature are accounted for over more than one reporting period, revenue is recognized on the last day of the reporting period set out in the contract or on the invoice (however, not less frequently than once a year).

The definition of revenues includes free and partially free benefits.

Expenses are generally allowed as deductions if they relate to taxable revenues derived in Poland, but certain expenses are specifically disallowed. Payments in the amount of at least EUR15,000 should be made through a bank account; otherwise, effective from 1 January 2017, such expenses might not be allowed as deductions for tax purposes. Additionally, payments exceeding PLN15,000 need to be made to a bank account listed on a so-called white list if the invoice is issued by an active VAT payer. Otherwise, unless the tax office is informed, the cost needs to be treated as a non-tax-deductible cost.

Branches and permanent establishments of foreign companies are taxed on income determined on the basis of the accounting records. However, regulations provide coefficients for specific revenue categories, which may be applied if the tax base for foreign companies cannot be determined from the accounting records.

Limitation on the deductibility of costs of intangible services and royalties. Effective from 1 January 2018, fees for certain intangible services and royalties exceeding in total 5% of the adjusted tax base (broadly, 5% of taxable earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization [EBITDA]) are not deductible (with a safe harbor of PLN3 million). The limit applies to the following:

- Services such as advisory, market research, advertising, management, data processing, insurance, providing guarantees and other similar services
- Payments for the use of licenses, trademarks and certain other rights
- Payments for credit-risk instruments or derivatives regarding non-banking loans, made directly or indirectly to related parties or entities in a blacklisted territory or state

Certain exceptions exist, including direct costs of goods or services sold and transactions for which a taxpayer obtains an Advanced Pricing Agreement (APA) from the Polish Ministry of Finance.

A carryforward mechanism of five years for non-deducted costs is provided, with certain restrictions.

Depreciation. For tax purposes, depreciation calculated in accordance with the statutory rates is deductible. Depreciation is computed using the straight-line method. However, in certain circumstances, the reducing-balance method may be allowed. The following are some of the applicable annual straight-line rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Buildings	1.5 to 10*
Office equipment	14
Office furniture	20
Computers	30
Motor vehicles	20
Plant and machinery	4.5 to 20

* For used buildings, an individual depreciation rate may be applied (the minimum depreciation period is calculated as a difference between 40 years and the time of use of the building).

For certain types of assets, depreciation rates may be increased. Companies may also apply reduced depreciation rates.

Intangibles are amortized over a minimum period, which usually ranges from 12 months (for example, development costs) to 60 months (for example, goodwill).

Relief for losses. Losses from the capital gains basket may not offset income from another basket (source) and vice versa. Losses from a given basket (source) may be carried forward to the following five tax years to offset profits from that source of income that are derived in those years. Up to 50% of the original loss may offset profits in any of the five tax years, with an exception to tax losses not exceeding PLN5 million. Losses from capital gains cannot offset profits from another source and vice versa. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Groups of related companies (limited-liability companies and joint-stock companies; the group rules do not apply to limited joint-stock partnerships) may report combined taxable income and pay one combined tax for all companies belonging to the group. To qualify as a tax group, related companies must satisfy several conditions, including the following:

- The average share capital per each company is not lower than PLN500.000.
- The parent company in the tax group must directly own 75% of the shares of the subsidiary companies.
- The agreement on setting up a tax group must be concluded for a period of at least three years. It must be concluded in front of a notary public and registered with the tax office.
- The taxable income of the group companies in each tax year must amount to at least 2% of the gross taxable revenues of the group companies.
- The members of the group may not benefit from any corporate income tax exemptions based on laws other than the Corporate Income Tax Act.

In practice, the applicability of the rules for tax groups is limited, primarily as a result of the profitability requirement and certain other restrictive conditions.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table discusses other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT); imposed on goods	
sold and services rendered in Poland,	
exports, imports, and acquisitions and	
supplies of goods within the EU; Poland	
has adopted most of the EU VAT rules;	
certain goods and services are exempt	
Standard rate	23
Reduced rates (applicable to specified	
goods and services indicated in the VAT	
Act, such as food, agricultural products	
and medical equipment)	5/8
Exports and supplies of goods within the EU	0

Nature of tax Rate (%)

Tax on retail sales; imposed on revenues earned on retail sales; for purposes of this tax, revenues from retail sales are revenues earned on sales of goods to consumers (that is, individuals not engaged in economic activity) in Poland that are connected with the taxpayer's business activity Monthly revenues between PLN17 million and PLN170 million 0.8 Monthly revenues exceeding PLN170 million 1.4 (The European Commission issued a negative decision on the introduction of the tax on retail sales in Poland; in September 2017, the Polish Ministry of Finance appealed to the European Court of Justice against the decision; the collection of the tax has been suspended until the end of 2018.) Tax on certain financial institutions; monthly tax on assets of selected financial institutions (domestic banks, consumer loan lending institutions and insurance companies as well as branches of foreign banks and insurance companies; tax base is the excess of total

0.0366

0.035

E. Miscellaneous matters

corporate income tax

assets of the taxpayer over PLN4 billion (in some cases, lower thresholds may apply); tax is due monthly; taxpayers must file self-assessment declarations by the 25th day of the following month; tax is not deductible for corporate income tax purposes in Poland

Tax on commercial property (malls and

office buildings) with an initial value exceeding PLN10 million (effective from 1 January 2018); an exception exists for office buildings used solely or mainly for the own purposes of the taxpayer; the tax is payable monthly and is creditable against the

Foreign-exchange controls. Polish-based companies may open foreign-exchange accounts. All export proceeds received in convertible currencies and receipts from most foreign sources may be deposited in these accounts. Businesses may open foreign currency accounts abroad. However, restrictions apply to the opening of accounts in countries that are not members of the EU, EEA or the OECD. No permit is required for most loans obtained by Polish-based companies from abroad, including loans from foreign shareholders. Reporting requirements are imposed for certain loans and credits granted from abroad.

Anti-avoidance legislation. In applying the tax law, the tax authorities refer to the substance of a transaction in addition to its form.

If under the name (legal form) of the transaction, the parties have hidden some other transaction, the tax authorities may disregard the name (legal form) used by the parties and determine the tax implications of the transaction on the basis of actual intent of the parties.

If the tax authorities have doubts about the existence or the substance of the legal relationship between the parties, they refer the case to the common court to establish the type of the actual legal relationship.

Polish anti-avoidance rules implementing EU Council Directive 2015/121 of 27 January 2015 are effective from 1 January 2016. These rules were amended, effective from 1 January 2019. Under these rules, the tax exemption for inbound dividends, as well as the exemption from withholding tax on outbound dividends, do not apply if the dividends are connected with an agreement or other legal action or a series of related actions and if the following three circumstances exists:

- The main purpose or one of the main purposes of the agreement or action is to benefit from the above tax exemptions.
- The application of the exemption does not result only in elimination of double taxation.
- Such agreement or other legal action has no real character.

For purposes of the above rule, an agreement or other legal action does not have real character to the extent that it is not performed for justified economic reasons.

The above anti-abuse rule applies only to entities that can benefit from withholding tax exemption based on the Polish domestic rules implementing the EU Parent Subsidiary Directive.

Certain anti-avoidance rules relate to the neutrality of a merger, demerger and a share-for-share exchange.

A bill adding a General Anti-Abuse Rule (GAAR) to the Polish Tax Ordinance Act entered into force on 15 July 2016. Broadly, under the GAAR provisions, tax authorities shall ignore an arrangement or a series of arrangements that have been put into place for the main purpose or one of the main purposes of obtaining a tax advantage that defeats the object or purpose of the applicable tax law and accordingly is not genuine (artificial). In such a case, the tax implications of a transaction are determined by reference to the facts that would have been generated if a suitable transaction (or, if suitable, no transaction) had been carried out. The GAAR does not apply if an entity receives a securing opinion issued by the head of the National Tax Administration (Krajowa Administracja Skarbowa, or KAS). A separate procedure, which costs PLN20,000 (approximately EUR4,500), exists for obtaining such a securing opinion. GAAR regulations do not apply to VAT (a separate regulation exists) and non-tax budget revenues. If GAAR is applied, additional tax of up to 30% of the additional tax base (for corporate income tax) can be imposed.

Mandatory Disclosure Regime. Effective from 1 January 2019, Poland introduced a Mandatory Disclosure Regime requiring certain intermediaries (including non-Polish tax consultants, banks and lawyers) and, in some situations, taxpayers to report certain arrangements (reportable arrangements) to the relevant tax authority.

Arrangements are reportable if they contain certain features (hallmarks). The Polish legislation extends the scope of the reporting required under the Council of the EU Directive

2018/822 of 25 May 2018, amending Directive 2011/16/EU, to include the following:

- The definition of reportable tax arrangements is extended to comprise not only cross-border but also domestic tax arrangements.
- The definition of covered taxes is widened to include VAT.
- · Additional hallmarks are added.
- Like the directive, reporting applies to cross-border arrangements for which the first step of implementation takes place after 25 June 2018. In addition, reporting applies to tax arrangements defined by domestic law for which the first step of implementation occurs after 1 November 2018.

Broadly, tax arrangements commencing on or after 1 January 2019 are reportable within 30 days after earliest of the following dates:

- The scheme is available for the client.
- The scheme is ready for implementation.
- The scheme is started.

In the event of failure to meet the above obligation, the tax authorities may impose financial penalties.

Debt-to-equity rules. Apart from the above, targeted regulations address certain specific transactions.

Thin-capitalization rules. The Polish thin-capitalization rules limit deductibility of the excess of financing costs over interest income to 30% of the adjusted tax base (broadly, 30% of taxable EBITDA). The limitation applies also to financing provided by third parties. A safe harbor for financing costs up to PLN3 million per year is provided. Nondeductible costs can be carried forward up to five consecutive years, within a relevant basket of income. The new rules do not apply to certain financing institutions.

Under the rules that were in force until the end of 2014, the deductibility of interest was restricted only on loans from direct shareholders or direct sister companies. Effective from 1 January 2015, in general, interest on all intragroup loans (as well as those from indirectly related entities) could be subject to deductibility restriction. If the value of debt owed to specified related parties exceeded the equity of the borrower, part (calculated based on a proportion) of the interest paid on a loan from a related party was not deductible for tax purposes. For purposes of these rules, equity was determined on the last day of the month preceding the month of the interest payment without taking into account a revaluation reserve and subordinated loans. The value of equity was further decreased by the value of the share capital that was not actually transferred to this capital or was covered with shareholder's loans, receivables and intangibles that were not subject to amortization. The definition of loan covered any form of debt financing, including the issuance of bonds, credits, and bank and non-bank deposits. The definition did not cover derivatives. The above thin-capitalization rules applied to interest on loans granted by Polish and foreign qualified entities. They covered the following loans:

• Loans granted by an entity that holds directly or indirectly at least 25% of the voting rights in the borrower

- Loans granted jointly by entities that jointly hold directly or indirectly at least 25% of the voting rights in the borrower
- Loans granted by one company to another company if the same entity holds directly or indirectly at least 25% of the voting rights in both the lender and the borrower

For general partners in a limited joint-stock partnership, the conditions concerning the minimum share (voting rights) are fulfilled, regardless of the general partner's share.

Effective from 1 January 2015, taxpayers also had the right to opt for an alternative thin-capitalization calculation method. The alternative method contained a general limitation applicable to all interest (including interest on third-party loans) based on a reference rate of the National Bank of Poland and a tax value of assets (excluding intangible assets) capped at 50% of earnings before interest and taxes. Interest that was not deducted in a tax year could be deducted in the following consecutive five tax years.

Controlled foreign companies. Effective from 1 January 2015, certain income or gains derived by foreign subsidiaries of Polish taxpayers that fulfill the definition of a controlled foreign company (CFC) are subject to tax in Poland. The CFC rules were subsequently modified, effective from 1 January 2018 and 1 January 2019.

Under the rules in effect from 1 January 2019, the following foreign companies are considered CFCs:

- A foreign company that has its registered office or management or is registered or located in a blacklisted territory or state
- A foreign company that has its registered office or management or is registered or located in a state with which Poland or the EU has not concluded an agreement containing an exchangeof-information clause
- A foreign company that fulfills all of the following criteria:
 - A Polish taxpayer holds individually or together with related parties directly or indirectly at least 50% of the shares, voting rights or profit participation rights in this company.
 - At least 33% of this company's revenues is derived from dividends and other revenues from sharing in the profits of legal persons, disposals of shares, receivables, interest and other loan proceeds, the interest part of leasing installments, guarantees and warranty claims, copyrights, industrial property rights including disposals of such rights, derivatives, insurance, banking or other financial activities and transactions with related parties if the company does not add value from an economic perspective to those transactions or such value is marginal.
 - The tax paid by this company is lower than the difference between tax that would have been paid if the company was a Polish tax resident and that the tax actually paid by that company is not subject to refund or deductible.

A CFC's income is subject to tax in Poland at 19% at the level of the Polish shareholder. The shareholder is taxed on the part of the profits of the CFC in which the shareholder participates after deducting dividends received from the CFC and gains on disposals of shares in the CFC, if they are included in the shareholder's tax base (these amounts may be deducted in the following five

tax years). The tax payable in Poland may be decreased by the relevant proportion of corporate income tax paid by the CFC.

CFCs in blacklisted territories or states (and to some extent, CFCs in non-treaty countries) are subject to more restrictive rules.

Taxation under the CFC rules does not apply if the CFC is subject to tax on its worldwide income in an EU/EEA member state and carries a "substantial genuine business activity" in that state.

The CFC rules also apply to taxpayers carrying on business activity through a permanent establishment located outside of Poland, with certain exceptions, as well as to non-Polish tax residents carrying out its activities through a permanent establishment located in Poland to the extent that such activities are connected with activities carried out by the permanent establishment located outside Poland.

Effective from 1 January 2019, certain anti-abuse provisions have been introduced. Under these provisions, artificial relationships that distort the relations or status of a foreign entity for CFC purposes are disregarded.

Standard audit file for tax purposes. The standard audit file for tax (SAF-T) is a standardized form for transmitting tax information to the tax authorities. The format in which SAF-T reports are prepared is XML.

The scope of information that should be transferred to the tax authorities in the form of SAF-T covers the following:

- Account books
- · Bank account statements
- · Inventory turnover
- · Invoices
- VAT registers
- Tax revenue and expense ledger
- Revenue records

The above structures should generally be provided to the tax authorities at their request. However, the SAF-T for the VAT register needs to be provided to the Ministry of Finance on a monthly basis automatically (that is, no summons of the tax authorities is required in the case of this item).

For "large enterprises," a requirement to submit all of the SAF-T structures on demand of the tax authorities has applied since 1 July 2016. From that date, "large enterprises" are required to submit the SAF-T files for the VAT register on a monthly basis. For this purpose, "large enterprises" are entities that have met in at least one of the last two financial years either of the following criteria:

- Annual headcount of not less than 250 (on a yearly average)
- Annual volume of sales of at least EUR50 million and assets amounting to at least EUR43 million

Other entities (medium, small and micro enterprises) must submit the on-demand SAF-T structures to the tax authorities from 1 July 2018. However, they must submit the SAF-T files for the VAT register on a monthly basis from the following dates:

- Medium and small enterprises: 1 January 2017
- Micro enterprises: 1 January 2018

The tax authorities conduct automatic controls of SAF-T reports submitted by taxpayers.

In 2020, a new SAF-T for VAT will be implemented. A new structure (Form JPK_V7M or JPK_V7K) will replace the existing SAF-T for VAT registers and VAT returns (VAT-7, VAT-7K, VAT-27, VAT-ZT, VAT-ZZ and VAT-ZD). The scope of information to be reported in the new SAF-T is broader than the scope of information reported under the current version.

The new SAF-T scheme will be required for the following:

- Large enterprises: from 1 April 2020
- All other taxpayers (medium enterprises, small enterprises and microenterprises): from 1 July 2020

Exit tax. As required by the EU, Poland has introduced an exit tax, effective from 1 January 2019. This is an income tax on unrealized profits (hidden reserves) that are embedded in a tax-payer's property and that are potentially transferred together with such property outside of Poland in the following actions:

- The property is transferred within the same taxpayer (for example, a transfer by a Polish resident to its permanent establishment located abroad or a transfer by a nonresident operating through a Polish permanent establishment to its home country or to another country in which it operates).
- The taxpayer's residence is changed.

Exit tax on unrealized profits is calculated as the difference between the fair market value of the property transferred (established based on separate rules) and its tax book value (that would have applied had the given property been disposed of) as of the date of the transfer.

Transfer pricing. The Polish tax law includes specific rules on transfer pricing. Effective from 2017, fundamental changes were introduced regarding the obligations and scope with respect to transfer-pricing documentation, followed by changes effective from 2019. The main rules, which are based on the OECD guidelines, are contained in the Corporate Income Tax Act and the Personal Income Tax Law. Several Decrees of the Ministry of Finance and official announcements of the Ministry of Finance were published to provide details regarding the wording of the law

Effective from 2019, the definition of related parties is changed significantly. The amended law broadens the scope of entities that may fall within this definition and incorporates additional anti-abuse rules. The amended law has removed the relations resulting from employment from the definition.

Under the Corporate Income Tax Act, the following entities are considered to be related parties:

 An entity and at least one other entity over which it exercises significant influence

- A natural person, including a spouse or a relative to the second degree of relation and an entity, and an entity over which he or she exercises significant influence
- An entity that exercises significant influence over a company without legal personality and such company and its partners
- The taxpayer and its permanent establishment, and in the case of a tax capital group, a capital company belonging to the group and its permanent establishment

Under the amended law, parties whose relations are held or established without business justification, including relations aimed at the manipulation of the ownership structure or the creation of circular ownership structures, are treated as related parties.

The following is considered to be significant influence:

- Owning directly or indirectly at least 25% of shares in capital, the voting rights for the control of the managing authorities of the company or shares or rights for participation in profits, property or expectative, including participation units and investment certificates
- The actual ability of a natural person to influence the key business decisions undertaken by a legal person or an organizational unit without legal personality
- · Being married or being relative to the second degree

In 2019, the catalog of the transfer-pricing methods is revised and extended. The tax law provides for the following traditional transfer-pricing methods:

- The comparable uncontrolled price method (preferable one)
- The resale-price method
- The cost-plus method (significant change of the definition aligning it with the OECD definition)

If the above methods are inapplicable, the transactional methods (profit-split method and transactional net margin method) can be considered.

If neither the traditional methods nor the transactional ones can be used, other methods may be applied, including valuation techniques. A Decree of the Ministry of Finance provides further details on the application of the valuation techniques for transferpricing purposes.

The revised Corporate Income Tax Act also incorporates new rights of the tax authorities to reclassify or not recognize a transaction under several conditions.

The Polish Decrees on transfer pricing also provide detailed rules regarding the preparation of comparability analyses as well as business restructurings.

Effective from 2017, an obligation to prepare a three-tiered standardized transfer-pricing documentation was introduced. It is amended from 2019, with the following main changes:

 Documentation thresholds for controlled transactions were changed. Depending on the type of transaction, the thresholds are PLN2 million or PLN10 million. For transactions with tax havens, the obligation to prepare transfer-pricing documentation exists if the transaction amount exceeds PLN100,000.

- The threshold requiring entities to have Master File documentation was changed. The Master File should be provided within 12 months after the end of the tax year, provided that consolidated financial statements are prepared by the group, that the group has generated consolidated revenues exceeding PLN200 million and that the Polish entity is required to prepare Local File documentation.
- The threshold for the preparation of benchmarking analyses was removed. Benchmarking analyses covering comparable data and selection process should also be available in electronic form. They need to be revised every three years, or earlier in the case of significant change of the market conditions.
- Some types of controlled transactions are excluded from the documentation requirement.
- Safe harbors for selected service transactions and loans are introduced.
- The scope of Local File and Master File documentation was revised.
- A tax return on transfer pricing (TPR) is introduced, replacing the CIT TP return. It requires taxpayers to report significant amount of information regarding intragroup relations, including the description of transfer-pricing methods.

The Local File documentation must be prepared in Polish. However, the Master File may be provided in English (during a tax audit, the tax authorities may request that the taxpayer to translate the Master File within 30 days).

Taxpayers must submit a signed declaration confirming that local transfer-pricing documentation is in place and that the transfer-pricing policy used conforms with the arm's-length principle within nine months after the end of the tax year. The statement needs to be signed by members of the management board and cannot be provided by the proxy. Lack of declaration or the filling of an untrue declaration is penalized based on the Penal Fiscal Code.

The taxpayer may opt to follow the new rules binding from 2019 for their documentation for 2018.

Taxpayers must present transfer-pricing documentation within seven days after the date of the request of the tax authorities.

If the tax authorities assess additional income to a taxpayer realizing intragroup transactions, the additional tax liability is calculated by the tax authorities to be a value of 10% of the additional income reassessed. The value of the additional tax liability is doubled if a taxpayer does not provide the transfer-pricing documentation required by the law or provides documentation that is incomplete or if the additional income reassessed exceeds a value of PLN15 million. If both of these conditions are fulfilled, the additional tax liability is tripled.

Penalties for lack of documentation or incomplete documentation are not applied if the taxpayer supplements the documentation within 14 days.

Penalties from the Penal Fiscal Code may be applied.

The APA regulations entered into force on 1 January 2006 and were changed in 2019. An APA concluded for a particular transaction is binding on the tax authorities with respect to the method selected by the taxpayer. APAs may apply to transactions that have not yet been executed or transactions that are in progress when the taxpayer submits an application for an APA.

In June 2006, Poland ratified the EU convention on the elimination of double taxation in connection with the adjustment of profits of associated enterprises (90/436/EEC).

Effective from 2015, it is possible to eliminate double taxation in domestic transactions.

Polish headquarters with consolidated revenues (as defined in the Accounting Act) in Poland and outside of Poland that exceeded in the previous fiscal year the equivalent of EUR750 million must file a CbCR report within 12 months after the end of the reporting year of the group. The first reporting year was 2016. In addition, Polish law includes a secondary filling mechanism (under this mechanism, if no agreement on the exchange of tax information exists between two given countries and if no other entity from the group is responsible for the preparation of a CbCR report, the Polish tax authorities may request the Polish entity to prepare a CbCR report).

Polish subsidiaries are required to file with the Head of Tax Administration a notification on which entity within the group is responsible for CbCR preparation. Such notification should be filed by the end of the financial year (the exceptional deadline for the 2016 fiscal year was 10 months from the year-end).

Financial penalties up to an amount of PLN1 million can be imposed for not fulfilling reporting obligations. These penalties can be imposed on the entities belonging to the group that, despite the obligation to submit the CbCR report, failed to do so, provided incomplete information or did not send a notification. Under the Fiscal Penal Code, a fine of up to 240 daily rates (the daily rate is calculated based on the minimum wage in force in Poland on the day on which a penalty is imposed) may be imposed on entities acting on behalf of or in the taxpayer's interest that submit false information about entities that are part of a group.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The standard withholding tax rates are 19% for dividends and 20% for interest and royalties. The rate may be reduced under a double tax treaty on presentation of a certificate of tax residence or, in some cases, under domestic regulations. Poland ratified the Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (Multilateral Instrument or "MLI"), which may modify the application of Polish double tax treaties starting from 1 January 2019. The following table shows the withholding tax rates under Polish double tax treaties without taking into account the impact of the MLI.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	5/10 (d)	10	5
Algeria (gg)	5/15 (d)	0/10 (k)	10
Armenia	10	5	10
Australia	15	10	10
Austria (rr)	5/15 (a)	0/5 (k)	5
Azerbaijan	10	10	10
Bangladesh	10/15 (a)	0/10 (k)	10
Belarus	10/15 (e)	10	0
Belgium	0/10 (cc)	0/5 (k)	5
Bosnia and	()		
Herzegovina	5/15 (r)	0/10 (k)	10
Bulgaria	10	0/10 (k)	5
Canada	5/15 (a)	0/10 (pp)	5/10 (qq)
Chile	5/15 (c)	15 (dd)	5/15 (h)(ee)
China Mainland	10	0/10 (k)	7/10 (h)
Croatia	5/15 (d)	0/10 (k)	10
Cyprus	0/5 (00)	0/5 (k)	5
Czech Republic	5	0/5 (k)	10
Denmark	0/5/15 (s)	0/5 (k)	5
Egypt	12	0/12 (k)	12
Estonia	5/15 (d)	0/12 (k) 0/10 (k)	10
Ethiopia	10	10	10
Finland	5/15 (y)	0/5 (k)	5
France	5/15 (y) 5/15 (a)	0/3 (k)	0/10 (p)
Georgia	10	0/8 (k)	8
Germany	5/15 (jj)	0/5 (k)	5
Greece	19	10	10
Hungary	10	0/10 (k)	10
Iceland	5/15 (y)	0/10 (k)	10
India	10	0/10 (k) 0/10 (k)	15
Indonesia	10/15 (c)	0/10 (k)	15
Iran	7	0/10 (k)	10
Ireland	0/15 (kk)	0/10 (k) 0/10 (k)	0/10 (v)
Israel	5/10 (b)	5 5	5/10 (h)
Italy	10	0/10 (k)	10
Japan	10	0/10 (k) 0/10 (k)	0/10 (i)
Jordan	10	0/10 (k) 0/10 (k)	10
Kazakhstan	10/15 (c)	0/10 (k) 0/10 (k)	10
Korea (South)	5/10 (a)	0/10 (k) 0/10 (k)	10
Kuwait	0/5 (z)	0/5 (k)	15
	10	0/10 (k)	10
Kyrgyzstan Latvia	5/15 (d)	0/10 (k) 0/10 (k)	10
	~		10
Lebanon	5 5/15 (d)	0/5 (k)	
Lithuania	5/15 (d)	0/10 (k)	10 5
Luxembourg	0/15 (00)	0/5 (k)	
Malaysia Malta	0 0/10 (bb)	15 0/5 (lc)	15
Malta	0/10 (hh)	0/5 (k)	5
Mexico Moldovo	5/15 (d)	0/10/15 (k)(aa)	10
Moldova	5/15 (d)	0/10 (k)	10
Mongolia	10	0/10 (k)	5
Morocco	7/15 (d)	10	10
Netherlands	5/15 (a)	0/5 (k)	5

			02:11:12
	Dividends	Interest	Royalties
	%	%	%
New Zealand	15	10	10
Nigeria (gg)	10	0/10 (k)	10
North Macedonia	5/15 (d)	0/10 (k)	10
Norway	0/15 (hh)	0/5 (k)	5
Pakistan	15 (j)	0/20 (k)	15/20 (n)
Philippines	10/15 (d)	0/10 (k)	15
Portugal	10/15 (o)	0/10 (k)	10
Qatar	5	0/5 (k)	5
Romania	5/15 (d)	0/10 (k)	10
Russian		, ,	
Federation	10	0/10 (k)	10 (w)
Saudi Arabia	5	0/5 (k)	10
Singapore	0/5/10 (bb)(oo)	0/5 (k)	2/5 (h)
Slovak Republic	0/5 (00)	0/5 (k)	5
Slovenia (rr)	5/15 (d)	0/10 (k)	10
South Africa	5/15 (d)	0/10 (k)	10
Spain	5/15 (d)	0	0/10 (f)
Sri Lanka	10	0/10 (k)	0/10 (1)
Sweden	5/15 (d)	0	5
Switzerland	0/15 (11)	0/5/10 (mm)	0/5/10 (nn)
Syria	10	0/10 (k)	18
Tajikistan	5/15 (d)	10	10
Thailand	19 (t)	0/10/20 (k)(m)	5/15 (f)
Tunisia	5/10 (d)	12	12
Turkey	10/15 (d)	0/10 (k)	10
Ukraine	5/15 (d)	0/10 (k)	10
United Arab			
Emirates	0/5(z)	0/5 (k)	5
United Kingdom (rr)	0/10 (ff)	0/5 (k)	5
United States	5/15 (g)	0	10
Uruguay (gg)	15	0/15 (k)	15
Uzbekistan	5/15 (c)	0/10 (k)	10
Vietnam	10/15 (d)	10	10/15 (q)
Yugoslavia (u)	5/15 (y)	10	10
Zimbabwe	10/15 (d)	10	10
Non-treaty			
jurisdictions	19	20	20 (x)

- (a) The lower rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that owns at least 10% of the payer.
- (b) The lower rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that owns at least 15% of the payer.
- (c) The lower rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that owns at least 20% of the payer.
- (d) The lower rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that owns at least 25% of the payer.
- (e) The lower rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that owns more than 30% of the payer.
- (f) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights, among other items; the higher rate applies to royalties for patents, trademarks and industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or information.
- (g) The lower rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that owns at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer.
- (h) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (i) The lower rate applies to cultural royalties.

- This rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that owns at least one-third of the payer.
- (k) The 0% rate applies to among other items, interest paid to government units, local authorities, central banks and retirement funds. In the case of certain countries, the rate also applies to banks (the list of exempt or preferred recipients varies by country). The relevant treaty should be consulted in all cases.
- (1) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for, among other items, copyrights. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for patents, trademarks and for industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or information.
- (m) The 20% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is not a financial or insurance institution or government unit.
- The lower rate applies to know-how; the higher rate applies to copyrights, patents and trademarks.
- (o) The 10% rate applies if, on the date of the payment of dividends, the recipient of the dividends has owned at least 25% of the share capital of the payer for an uninterrupted period of at least two years. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (p) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for the following:
 - Copyrights
 - The use of or the right to use industrial, commercial and scientific equipment
 - · Services comprising scientific or technical studies
 - · Research and advisory, supervisory or management services

The treaty should be checked in all cases.

- (q) The lower rate applies to know-how, patents and trademarks.
- (r) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (s) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends for at least one year and if the dividends are declared within such holding period. The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to pension funds or other similar institutions operating in the field of pension systems. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (t) Because the rate under the domestic law of Poland is 19%, the treaty rate of 20% does not apply.
- (u) The treaty with the former Federal Republic of Yugoslavia that applied to the Union of Serbia and Montenegro should apply to the Republics of Montenegro and Serbia.
- (v) The lower rate applies to fees for technical services.
- (w) The 10% rate also applies to fees for technical services.
- (x) The 20% rate also applies to certain services (for example advisory, accounting, market research, legal assistance, advertising, management and control, data processing, search and selection services, guarantees and pledges and similar services).
- (y) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that controls directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (z) The lower rate applies if the owner of the dividends is the government or a government institution.
 (aa) The 10% rate applies to interest paid to banks and insurance companies and
- (aa) The 10% rate applies to interest paid to banks and insurance companies and to interest on bonds that are regularly and substantially traded.
- (bb) The 0% rate applies to certain dividends paid to government units or companies.
- (cc) The lower rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that owns at least 10% of the payer for at least 24 months or is a retirement fund.
- (dd) The treaty rate is 15% for all types of interest. However, under a most-favored-nation clause in a protocol to the treaty, the 15% rate is replaced by any more beneficial rate agreed to by Chile in a treaty entered into with another jurisdiction. For example, under Chile's tax treaty with Spain, a 5% rate applies to certain types of interest payments, including interest paid to banks or insurance companies or interest derived from bonds or securities that are regularly and substantially traded on a recognized securities market.
- (ee) The general treaty rate for royalties is 15%. However, under a most-favored-nation clause in a protocol to the treaty, the 15% rate is replaced by any more beneficial rate agreed to by Chile in a treaty entered into with another jurisdiction. For example, under Chile's tax treaty with Spain, the general withholding tax rate for royalties is 10%.

- (ff) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds at least 10% of the share capital of the payer of the dividends for an uninterrupted period of at least two years.
- (gg) The treaty has not yet entered into force.
- (hh) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends on the date on which the dividends are paid and has held the capital or will hold the capital for an uninterrupted 24-month period that includes the date of payment of the dividends.
- The rate is 10% if Switzerland imposes a withholding tax on royalties paid to nonresidents.
- (jj) The lower rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that owns directly at least 10% of the payer. Certain limitations to the application of the preferential rates may apply.
- (kk) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the voting power of the payer. Under the Ireland treaty, if Ireland levies tax at source on dividends, the 0% rate is replaced by a rate of 5%.
- (11) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends on the date the dividends are paid and has done so or will have done so for an uninterrupted 24-month period in which that date falls. The 0% rate may also apply to dividends paid to certain pension funds.
- (mm) The 10% rate applies to interest paid before 1 July 2013. For interest paid on or after 1 July 2013, the 5% rate applies unless an exemption applies. The 0% rate applies to such interest if any of the following conditions is satisfied:
 - The beneficial owner of the interest is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the share capital of the payer of the interest.
 - The payer of the interest holds directly at least 25% of the share capital of the beneficial owner of the interest.
 - An EU/EEA company holds directly at least 25% of the share capital of both the beneficial owner of the interest and the payer of the interest.
- (nn) For royalties paid before 1 July 2013, the 10% rate applies if Switzerland imposes in its local provisions a withholding tax on royalties paid to non-residents. Otherwise, a 0% rate applies. For royalties paid on or after 1 July 2013, a 5% rate applies unless an exemption applies. The 0% rate applies to such royalties if any of the following conditions is satisfied:
 - The beneficial owner of the royalties is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the share capital of the payer of the royalties.
 - The payer of the royalties holds directly at least 25% of the share capital
 of the beneficial owner of the royalties.
 - An EU/EEA company holds directly at least 25% of the share capital of both the beneficial owner of the royalties and the payer of the royalties.
 Furthermore, If Poland enters into an agreement with an EU or EEA coun-
 - rurtnermore, if Poland enters into an agreement with an EU of EEA country that allows it to apply a rate that is lower than 5%, such lower rate will also apply to royalties paid between Poland and Switzerland.

 The lower rate (5% rate under the Singapore treaty) applies if the beneficial
- (oo) The lower rate (5% rate under the Singapore treaty) applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends for an uninterrupted period of 24 months.
- (pp) The 0% rate applies to the following:
 - Interest arising in Poland and paid to a resident of Canada with respect to a loan made, guaranteed or insured by Export Development Canada or to a credit extended, guaranteed or insured by Export Development Canada
 - Interest arising in Canada and paid to a resident of Poland with respect
 to a loan made, guaranteed or insured by an export financing organization that is wholly owned by the state of Poland or to a credit extended,
 guaranteed or insured by an export financing organization that is wholly
 owned by the state of Poland
 - Interest arising in Poland or Canada and paid to a resident of the other
 contracting state with respect to indebtedness arising as a result of the
 sale by a resident of the other contracting state of equipment, merchandise or services (unless the sale or indebtedness is between related persons or unless the beneficial owner of the interest is a person other than
 the vendor or a person related to the vendor)

- (qq) The lower rate applies to copyright royalties and similar payments with respect to the production or reproduction of literary, dramatic, musical or artistic works and royalties for the use of, or the right to use, patents or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience (with some exceptions).
- (rr) The agreement is affected by the MLI changes. A unified text has been published.

Portugal

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Lisbon GMT

 Ernst & Young SROC
 +351 217-912-000

 Edificio Republica
 Fax: +351 217-957-592

 Avenida da Republica, 90
 +351 217-957-587

3rd Floor 1649-024 Lisbon

Portugal

Principal Tax Contact

★ Luis Marques +351 217-912-214

Mobile: +351 937-912-214 Email: luis.marques@pt.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

António Neves +351 217-912-249

Mobile: +351 937-912-249 Email: antonio.neves@pt.ey.com

Pedro Fugas +351 226-079-698

Mobile: +351 936-079-698 Email: pedro.fugas@pt.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

+351 211-599-297 Mobile: +351 932-599-297 Email: luis.pinto@pt.ey.com

Inês Cabral +351 217-912-204

Mobile: +351 937-912-204 Email: ines.cabral@pt.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness and Transfer Pricing

Paulo Mendonça +351 217-912-045

Mobile: +351 966-867-735

Email: paulo.mendonca@pt.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

João Jesus de Sousa, Mediterranean Tax Accounting and Risk Advisory Services Leader

Luis Marques

Luís Pinto

+351 217-949-305

Mobile: +351 937-949-305 Email: joao.sousa@pt.ey.com

+351 217-912-214

Mobile: +351 937-912-214 Email: luis.marques@pt.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Rui Henriques +351 217-912-028

Mobile: +351 937-912-028 Email: rui.henriques@pt.ey.com

João Gregório +351 217-949-375

Mobile: +351 937-949-375 Email: joao.gregorio@pt.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Helder Matias +351 217-912-057

Mobile: +351 937-912-789 Email: helder.matias@pt.ey.com

1380 PORTUGAL	
Jaime Rocha	+351 217-912-080 Mobile: +351 937-912-080 Email: jaime.rocha@pt.ey.com
People Advisory Services	
António Neves ★ Anabela Silva	+351 217-912-249 Mobile: +351 937-912-249 Email: antonio.neves@pt.ey.com +351 226-002-015 Mobile: +351 936-079-620 Email: anabela.silva@pt.ey.com
Indirect Tax	
Amilcar Nunes	+351 217-912-218 Mobile: +351 937-912-218 Email: amilcar.nunes@pt.ey.com
Angola Tax Desk	
Luis Marques	+351 217-912-214 Mobile: +351 937-912-214 Email: luis.marques@pt.ey.com
Porto	GMT
EY Avenida da Boavista, 36 3rd Floor 4050 - 112 Porto Portugal	+351 226-002-015 Fax: +351 226-000-004
Business Tax Services	
★ Pedro Paiva	+351 226-079-694 Mobile: +351 936-615-043 Email: pedro.paiva@pt.ey.com
Francisco Hamilton Pereira	+351 226-002-015 Mobile: +351 937-912-749 Email: francisco.hamilton-pereira@pt.ey.com
People Advisory Services ★ Anabela Silva	+351 226-002-015 Mobile: +351 936-079-620 Email: anabela.silva@pt.ey.com
A. At a glance	
Corporate Income Tax Rate ((%)
Corporate Income Tax	21 (a)
Municipal Surcharge	1.5 (b)
State Surcharge	3/5/9 (c)
Branch Tax Rate (%) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) Withholding Tax (%) Dividends	21 (a) 21 (d)
Paid to Residents Paid to Nonresidents Interest	25 (e)(f) 25 (f)(g)
Shareholders' Loans Resident Shareholders Nonresident Shareholder Bonds Issued by Compani	
Resident Holders Nonresident Holders Government Bonds	25 (e)(f) 25 (f)(g)(h)(i)(j) 25 (f)(j)
Bank Deposits Resident Depositors	25 (e)(f)

Nonresident Depositors	25 (f)(g)
Royalties	
Paid to Residents	25 (e)
Paid to Nonresidents	25 (f)(g)
Payments for Services and Commissions	
Paid to Residents	0
Paid to Nonresidents	25 (k)
Rental Income	. ,
Paid to Residents	25 (e)
Paid to Nonresidents	25 (e)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5 (1)

- (a) Corporate income tax (Imposto sobre o Rendimento das Pessoas Colectivas, or IRC) applies to resident companies and nonresident companies with permanent establishments (PEs) in Portugal. Small and medium-sized companies can benefit from a 17% reduced rate (13.6% in Azores and 13% in Madeira) for the first EUR25,000 of taxable income. Micro, small and medium-sized companies located in the interior of Portugal can benefit from a 12.5% reduced rate for the first EUR25,000 of taxable income. See Section B for details of other rates.
- (b) A municipal surcharge of 1.5% is generally imposed on the taxable profit determined for IRC purposes. Certain municipalities do not levy the surcharge. For further details, see Section B.
- (c) A state surcharge of 3% is imposed on the taxable profit determined for IRC purposes between EUR1,500,000 and EUR7,500,000. If the taxable profit for IRC purposes exceeds EUR7,500,000, the state surcharge is levied at a rate of 5% on the excess up to EUR35 million. If the taxable profit for IRC purposes exceeds EUR35 million, the state surcharge is levied at a rate of 9% on the excess.
- (d) See Section B.
- (e) Income must be declared and is subject to the normal tax rates. Amounts withheld may be credited against the IRC due. See Section B.
- (f) Investment income paid to tax-haven entities is subject to a 35% withholding tax. The same tax applies if the beneficial owner of the income paid into a bank account is not properly disclosed.
- (g) These rates may be reduced by tax treaties or by European Union (EU) Directives. Under the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive (also applicable to dividends paid to Swiss parent companies), the rate on dividends may be reduced to 0%. The rate may also be reduced to 0% if the beneficiary is resident in a tax treaty country and if certain other conditions are met. Under the EU Interest and Royalties Directive, the rate on interest or royalties may be reduced to 0% if the interest or royalties are paid between EU associated companies.
- (h) This tax applies to interest from private and public company bonds.
- This tax applies to interest on bonds issued after 15 October 1994. A 25% withholding tax applies to interest on bonds issued on or before that date.
- (j) Interest on certain bonds traded on the stock exchange and paid to nonresidents not operating in Portugal through a PE may in certain circumstances be exempt from tax. The same exemption may also apply to capital gains derived from disposals of such bonds. The exemption does not apply to entities resident in tax havens (except central banks and other government agencies), unless an applicable tax treaty or an exchange of information agreement with Portugal exists.
- (k) The 25% rate applies to most services and commissions. The 25% rate applies to services performed by artists and sportspersons and to fees paid to board members. This tax does not apply to communication, financial and transportation services. The tax is eliminated by most tax treaties, but this may not be the case for income derived from the performance of artists and sportspersons.
- (1) For tax losses computed before 2010, the prior six-year carryforward period applies. For tax losses computed in 2010 or 2011, a four-year carryforward period applies. For tax losses computed in 2012 or 2013, a five-year carryforward period applies. For tax losses used from 1 January 2014, the amount deductible each year is capped by 70% of the taxable profit for the year. For tax losses computed in 2014, 2015 and 2016, a 12-year carryforward period applies. It continues to apply for micro, small and medium-sized companies from 2017 and onward.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporate income tax (Imposto sobre o Rendimento das Pessoas Colectivas, or IRC) is levied on resident and nonresident entities.

Resident entities. Companies and other entities, including nonlegal entities, whose principal activity is commercial, industrial or agricultural, are subject to IRC on worldwide profits, but a foreign tax credit may reduce the amount of IRC payable (see Foreign tax relief).

Companies and other entities, including non-legal entities, that do not carry out commercial, industrial or agricultural activities, are generally subject to tax on their worldwide income (for details regarding the calculation of the taxable profit of these entities, see Section C).

Nonresident entities. Companies or other entities that operate in Portugal through a PE are subject to IRC on the profits attributable to the PEs.

Companies or other entities without a PE in Portugal are subject to IRC on income deemed to be obtained in Portugal.

For tax purposes, companies or other entities are considered to have a PE in Portugal if they have a fixed installation or a permanent representation in Portugal through which they engage in a commercial, industrial or agricultural activity. Under rules that generally conform to the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) model convention, a PE may arise from a building site or installation project that lasts for more than six months or from the existence of a dependent agent. Under these rules, commissionaire structures, dependent agents and services rendered in Portugal are more likely to result in a PE for IRC purposes.

Double tax treaties may further limit the scope of a PE in Portugal.

Tax rates. For 2020, IRC is levied at the following rates.

Type of enterprise	Rate (%)
Companies or other entities with a head office or effective management control in Portugal, whose principal activity is	
commercial, industrial or agricultural	21
Companies or other entities with a head office or effective management control	
in the autonomous region of the Azores,	
or with a branch, office, premises or other	1.6.0
representation there	16.8
Companies or other entities with a head office or effective management control in	
the autonomous region of the Madeira, or	
with a branch, office, premises or other representation there	20
Entities other than companies with a head office or effective management control in	
Portugal, whose principal activity is not	
commercial, industrial or agricultural	21

Type of enterprise	Rate (%)
PEs	21
Nonresident companies or other entities	
without a head office, effective management	
control or a PE in Portugal	
Standard rate	25
Rental income	25

Certain types of income earned by companies in the last category of companies listed above are subject to the following withholding taxes.

Type of income	Rate (%)
Copyrights and royalties	25
Technical assistance	25
Income from shares	25
Income from government bonds	25
Revenues derived from the use of, or the	
right to use, equipment	25
Other revenues from the application of capital	25
Payments for services rendered or used in	
Portugal, and all types of commissions	25*

^{*} This tax does not apply to communications, financial and transportation services. It is eliminated under most tax treaties.

Applicable double tax treaties, EU directives or the agreement entered into between the EU and Switzerland may reduce the above withholding tax rates.

A 35% final withholding tax rate applies if income is paid or made available in a bank account and if the beneficial owner is not identified. A 35% final withholding tax rate also applies to investment income obtained by an entity located in a tax haven.

A municipal surcharge (*derrama municipal*) is imposed on resident companies and nonresident companies with a PE in Portugal. The rate of the municipal surcharge, which may be up to 1.5%, is set by the respective municipalities. The rate is applied to the taxable profit determined for IRC purposes. Consequently, the maximum combined rate of the IRC and the municipal surcharge on companies is 22.5%. Municipalities may apply an exemption or a reduced rate, including whenever the turnover in the preceding year was below EUR150,000.

A state surcharge (*derrama estadual*) is also imposed on resident companies and nonresident companies with a PE in Portugal. The rate of the state surcharge, which is 3%, is applied to the taxable profit determined for IRC purposes between EUR1,500,000 and EUR7,500,000. For taxable profits exceeding EUR7,500,000, a 5% rate of state surcharge is levied on the excess up to EUR35 million. For taxable profits exceeding EUR35 million, a 9% rate of state surcharge is levied on the excess. Consequently, the maximum combined rate of the IRC and the surcharges on companies is 31.5%. Reductions of the state surcharge rates apply in Azores and Madeira.

Companies established in the free zones of Madeira and the Azores enjoyed a tax holiday until 2011. The more important of the two, Madeira, is internationally known as the Madeira Free Zone

(Zona Franca da Madeira). An extended regime has been approved for companies licensed between 2007 and 2013 (extended to 31 December 2014). Under this extended regime, the reduced rate is 5% for 2013 through 2020. This rate applies to taxable income, subject to a cap, which is generally based on the existing number of jobs. Requirements and limitations apply to the issuance of licenses for the Madeira Free Zone. This regime is also available for companies licensed before 2007. However, it was subject to a formal option that should have been elected on or before 30 December 2011. A new regime has been approved for companies licensed between 2015 and 2020. Under the new regime, the reduced rate is 5% for 2015 through 2027. This rate applies to taxable income, subject to a cap, which is generally based on the existing number of jobs as well as other criteria (annual gross value-added, employment costs or turnover). New requirements and limitations apply to the issuance of licenses for the Madeira Free Zone. The new regime is also available for companies licensed before 2015. In addition to the benefits that previously been available, the new regime provides for exemptions regarding dividends and interest paid to nonresident shareholders, provided certain conditions are met.

Significant incentives are also available for qualifying new investment projects established before 31 December 2020. To qualify for the incentives, the projects must satisfy the following requirements:

- They must have a value exceeding EUR3 million.
- They must develop sectors considered to be of strategic importance to the Portuguese economy.
- They must be designed to reduce regional economic imbalances, create jobs and stimulate technological innovation and scientific research in Portugal.

Qualifying projects may enjoy the following tax benefits for up to 10 years:

- A tax credit of 10% to 25% of amounts invested in plant, equipment and intangibles used in the project. However, buildings and furniture qualify only if they are directly connected to the development of the activity.
- An exemption from, or a reduction of, the municipal real estate holding tax for buildings used in the project.
- An exemption from, or a reduction of, the property transfer tax (see Section D) for buildings used in the project.
- An exemption from, or a reduction of, the stamp duty for acts and contracts necessary to complete the project, including finance agreements.

Portuguese tax law also provides for significant tax credits and deductions concerning research and development (R&D) investments, fixed-asset investments (some of which must have been performed by 31 December 2013) and creation of jobs (grants and temporary exemption from the employer's social security contribution are available). In addition, a specific tax benefit is introduced for the reinvestment of profits by small and medium-sized companies. Under this measure, such companies can benefit from a tax credit of 10% of the retained earnings (capped to the lower of 25% of the IRC liability [50% in the case of micro and small companies] and EUR1,200,000 per year) reinvested in the acquisition of eligible fixed assets if several conditions are met.

Companies can benefit for a six-year period from a notional interest deduction of 7% on the amount of cash contributions or conversions of loans by shareholders to share capital, if they are made on or after 1 January 2017, as well as conversions of payables to share capital, if they are made on or after 1 January 2018. The amount on which the notional interest deduction applies is capped at EUR2 million.

Certain incentives are also available to land transportation of passengers and stock activities, car-sharing and bike-sharing, and activities related to bicycle fleets. Incentives are also available for cinema production activity and urban rehabilitation.

Undertakings for Collective Investment. Effective from 1 July 2015, a special tax regime is introduced for Undertakings for Collective Investment (UCIs) incorporated and operating in accordance with Portuguese law. UCIs can take the form of a fund or a company. UCIs are subject to IRC but benefit from a tax exemption for investment income, rental income and capital gains, unless the income or gains originated from a tax haven. UCIs are exempt from municipal and state surcharges.

UCIs are liable to stamp duty on net assets, which is payable quarterly. The rate of tax is 0.0025% for UCIs investing in securities and 0.0125% in the remaining cases.

Resident participants in UCIs are subject to tax at IRC rates and surcharges (legal entities) or 28% (individuals).

Nonresident participants benefit from a tax exemption regarding securities' UCIs, while a 10% rate applies with respect to real estate UCIs. A 25% to 35% rate, depending on the nature of the income and the type of UCI, applies to the following nonresident entities:

- Entities controlled more than 25% by resident entities, unless the nonresident entity is located in the EU, in an EEA member state that has entered into cooperation agreement on tax matters or in a country that has entered into a tax treaty with Portugal that includes an exchange of tax information clause
- Entities located in tax havens
- Other entities if the income is paid into a bank account for which the beneficial owner is not identified

Simplified regime of taxation. Resident companies that have annual turnover not exceeding EUR200,000 and total assets not exceeding EUR500,000 and that meet certain other conditions may opt to be taxed under a simplified regime of taxation. The taxable income corresponds to a percentage ranging between 4% and 100% of gross income, depending on the nature of the income.

Special regime for maritime transportation. Resident companies carrying out a maritime transportation business may opt for a special regime if certain conditions and requirements are met. Under the special regime, the taxable income of eligible activities is computed based on the ship's tonnage. This regime is available from 1 January 2018 and has a duration of 10 years. Crew members may benefit from a personal income tax exemption if certain conditions are met. The company and the crew members may also

benefit from reduced social security contribution rates if certain conditions are met.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived from the sale of fixed assets and from the sale of financial assets are included in taxable income subject to IRC. The capital gain on fixed assets is equal to the difference between the sales value and the acquisition value, adjusted by depreciation and by an official index. The tax authorities may determine the sales value for real estate to be an amount other than the amount provided in the sales contract.

Fifty percent of the capital gains derived from disposals of tangible fixed assets, intangibles assets and non-consumable biological assets held for more than one year may be exempt if the sales proceeds are invested in similar assets during the period beginning one year before the year of the disposal and ending two years after the year of the disposal. A statement of the intention to reinvest the gains must be included in the annual tax return for the year of disposal. The remaining 50% of the net gains derived from the disposal is subject to tax in the year of the disposal.

If only a portion of the proceeds is reinvested, the exemption is reduced proportionally. If by the end of the second year following the disposal no reinvestment is made, the net capital gains remaining untaxed (50%) are added to taxable profit for that year, increased by 15%.

A full participation exemption regime is available for capital gains and losses on shareholdings held for at least 12 months if the remaining conditions for the dividends participation exemption regime are met. The regime does not apply if the main assets of the company that issued the shares being transferred are composed, directly or indirectly, of Portuguese real estate (except real estate allocated to an agricultural, industrial or commercial activity [other than real estate trading activities]). This applies to gains and losses from onerous transfers of shares and other equity instruments (namely, supplementary contributions), capital reductions, restructuring transactions and liquidations.

Losses from the onerous transfer of shareholdings in tax-haven entities are not allowed as deductions. Losses resulting from shares and equity instruments are not deductible in the portion corresponding to the amount of dividends and capital gains that were excluded from tax during the previous four years under the participation regime or the underlying foreign tax credit relief.

Liquidation proceeds are treated as capital gains or losses. The losses from the liquidation of subsidiaries are deductible only if the shares have been held for at least four years. If within the four-year period after the liquidation of the subsidiary, its activity is transferred so that it is carried out by a shareholder or a related party, 115% of any loss deducted by the shareholder on liquidation of the subsidiary is added back.

Tax credits are available for a venture capital company (*sociedade de capital de risco*, or SCR) as a result of investments made in certain types of companies.

Nonresident companies that do not have a head office, effective management control or a PE in Portugal are subject to IRC on capital gains derived from sales of corporate participations, securities and financial instruments if any of the following apply:

- More than 25% of the nonresident entities is held, directly or indirectly, by resident entities (unless the seller is resident in an EU, EEA or double tax treaty jurisdiction and certain requirements are met).
- The nonresident entities are resident in territories listed on a blacklist contained in a Ministerial Order issued by the Finance Minister.
- The capital gains arise from the transfer of shares held in a Portuguese property company in which more than 50% of the assets comprise Portuguese real estate or in a holding company that controls such a company.

Nonresident entities are also subject to IRC on capital gains derived from the transfer of shares and other rights in a foreign entity if, at any moment during the previous 365 days, more than 50% of the respective value of the shares derived, directly or indirectly, from Portuguese real estate (except real estate allocated to an agricultural, industrial or commercial activity [other than real estate trading activities]).

Nonresident companies that do not have a head office, effective management control or a PE in Portugal are taxed at a 25% rate on taxable capital gains derived from disposals of real estate, shares and other securities. For this purpose, nonresident entities must file a tax return. A tax treaty may override this taxation.

Exit taxes. The IRC Code provides that the transfer abroad of the legal seat and place of effective management of a Portuguese company, without the company being liquidated, results in a taxable gain or loss equal to the difference between the market value of the assets and the tax basis of assets as of the date of the deemed closing of the activity. This rule does not apply to assets and liabilities remaining in Portugal as part of the property of a Portuguese PE of the transferor company if certain requirements are met.

The exit tax also applies to a PE of a nonresident company on the closing of an activity in Portugal or on the transfer of the company's assets abroad.

Following the European Court of Justice decision in Case C-38/10, significant changes to the existing exit tax rules were made. Under the revised rules, on a change of residency to an EU or EEA member state, the taxpayer may now opt for either of the following alternatives:

- Immediate payment of the full tax amount
- Payment of the full tax amount in equal installments during a five-year period

The deferral of the tax payment triggers late payment interest. In addition, a bank guarantee may be requested. This guarantee equals the tax due plus 25%. In addition, annual tax returns are required if the tax is deferred.

The deferral of tax payment stops if any of the following events occur:

- The assets become extinct, are transferred or are no longer used in the activity, in the portion of the tax related to those assets.
- The assets are subsequently transferred, with any title, to a third country, in the portion of the tax related to those assets.
- The tax residency of the entity is transferred to a third country.
- The entity enters into insolvency or liquidation.

Administration. Companies with a head office, effective management control or a PE in Portugal are required to make estimated payments with respect to the current financial year. The payments are due in July, September and December. For companies with turnover of up to EUR500,000, the total of the estimated payments must equal at least 80% of the preceding year's tax. For companies with turnover exceeding EUR500,000, the total of the estimated payments must equal at least 95% of the preceding year's tax. The first payment is mandatory. However, the obligation to pay the other installments depends on the tax situation of the company. For example, a company may be excused from making the third installment if it establishes by adequate evidence that it is suffering losses in the current year. However, if a company ceases making installment payments and if the balance due exceeds by 20% or more the tax due for that year under normal conditions, compensatory interest is charged. Companies must file a tax return by 31 May of the following year. Companies must pay any balance due when they file their annual tax return.

Companies with a head office, effective management control or a PE in Portugal that have adopted a financial year other than the calendar year must make estimated payments as outlined above, but in the 7th, 9th and 12th months of their financial year. They must file a tax return by the end of the 5th month following the end of that year.

Advance payments concerning the state surcharge are also required in the 7th, 9th and 12th months of the tax year.

In addition, companies must make a Special Payment on Account (SPA) in the 3rd month of the financial year, or they can elect to pay the amount in the 3rd and 10th months. The SPA is equal to the difference between the following amounts:

- 1% of turnover of the preceding year, with a minimum limit of EUR850, or, if the minimum limit is exceeded, EUR850 plus 20% of the excess with a maximum limit of EUR70,000
- The ordinary payments on account made in the preceding year

Under certain conditions, the obligation to make the SPA may be waived beginning in 2019.

The SPA may be subtracted from the tax liability in the following six years, or refunded if, on the occurrence of certain events (for example, the closing of activity), a petition is filed.

A nonresident company without a PE in Portugal must appoint an individual or company, resident in Portugal, to represent it concerning any tax liabilities. The representative must sign and file the tax return using the general tax return form. IRC on capital gains derived from the sale of real estate must be paid within 30 days from the date of sale. IRC on rents from leasing buildings must be paid by 31 May of the following year.

Binding rulings. A general time frame of 150 days exists in the tax law to obtain a binding ruling. This period can be reduced to 75 days if the taxpayer pays a fee between EUR2,550 and EUR25,500 and if the ruling petition with respect to an already executed transaction contains the proposed tax treatment of the transaction as understood by the taxpayer. This tax treatment is deemed to be tacitly accepted by the tax authorities if an answer is not given within the 90-day period.

Dividends. Dividends paid by companies to residents and nonresidents are generally subject to withholding tax at a rate of 25%.

On distributions to resident parent companies, the 25% withholding tax is treated as a payment on account of the final IRC due.

A resident company subject to IRC may deduct 100% of dividends received from another resident company if all of the following conditions apply:

- The recipient company owns directly or directly and indirectly at least 10% of the capital or voting rights of the payer.
- The recipient company holds the interest described above for an uninterrupted period of at least one year that includes the date of distribution of the dividends, or it makes a commitment to hold the interest until the one-year holding period is complete.
- The payer of the dividends is a Portuguese resident company that is also subject to, and not exempt from, IRC or Game Tax (tax imposed on income from gambling derived by entities such as casinos).

A 100% dividends-received deduction is granted for dividends paid by entities from EU member countries to Portuguese entities (or Portuguese PEs of EU entities) if the above conditions are satisfied and if both the payer and recipient of the dividends qualify under the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive. The same regime is also available for dividends received from European Economic Area (EEA) subsidiaries. The participation exemption regime also applies to dividends from subsidiaries in other countries, except tax havens, if the subsidiary is subject to corporate tax at a rate not lower than 60% of the standard IRC rate (this requirement can be waived in certain situations).

The participation exemption regime does not apply in certain circumstances, including among others, the following:

- The dividends are tax deductible for the entity making the distribution.
- The dividends are distributed by an entity not subject to or exempt from income tax, or if applicable, the dividends are paid out of profits not subject to or exempt from income tax at the level of sub-affiliates, unless the entity making the distribution is resident of an EU or an EEA member state that is bound to administrative cooperation in tax matters equivalent to that established within the EU.

If a recipient qualifies for the 100% deduction, the payer of the dividends does not need to withhold tax. This requires the satisfaction of a one-year holding period requirement before distribution.

A withholding tax exemption applies to dividends distributed to EU and EEA parent companies and to companies resident in treaty countries that have entered into tax treaties with Portugal

that includes an exchange of tax information clause, owning (directly or directly and indirectly through eligible companies) at least 10% of a Portuguese subsidiary for more than one year. Companies outside the EU and EEA must be subject to corporate tax at a rate not lower than 60% of the standard IRC rate. A full or partial refund of the withholding tax may be available under certain conditions. A withholding tax exemption is also available for dividends paid to a Swiss parent company, but the minimum holding percentage is increased to 25%.

The participation exemption on dividends received and the withholding tax on distributed dividends does not apply if an arrangement or a series of arrangements are performed with the primary purpose, or with one of the principal purposes, to obtain a tax advantage that frustrates the goal of eliminating double taxation on the income and if the arrangement or series of arrangements is not deemed genuine, taking into account all of the relevant facts and circumstances. For this purpose, an arrangement or series of arrangements is deemed not to be genuine if it is not performed for sound and valid economic reasons and does not reflect economic substance.

The withholding tax exemption on dividends distributed to nonresident entities is also not available if the Portuguese distributing company does not comply with the legal disclosure requirements regarding its ultimate beneficial owners or if any of the reported ultimate beneficial owners is located in a tax haven (unless it is proven that the parent company did not integrate an arrangement or series of arrangements deemed not to be genuine).

Foreign PE profits. Resident taxpayers may opt for an exemption regime for foreign PE profits. The regime is available if all of the following circumstances exist:

- The PE is subject to one of the taxes listed in the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive or to corporate tax at a rate not lower than 60% of the standard IRC rate.
- The PE is not located in a tax-haven territory.
- The PE's effective tax rate is not lower than 50% of the tax that
 would have been paid in Portugal, except when the controlled
 foreign entities (CFE) imputation exclusion rule may apply (see
 Controlled foreign entities in Section E).

Transactions between the head office and the foreign PE must respect the arm's-length principle, and the costs related to the PE are not deductible for the head office.

The following are recapture rules:

- PE profits are not exempt up to the amount of PE losses deducted by the head office in the 12 preceding years (5 years from 2017).
- If the PE is incorporated, subsequent dividends and capital gains from shares are not exempt up to the amount of PE losses deducted by the head office in the 12 preceding years (5 years from 2017).
- If the exemption regime ceases to apply, the PE losses as well as
 the dividends and capital gains from shares (if the PE was previously incorporated) are not deductible or exempt, respectively,
 up to the amount of the PE profits that were exempt from tax
 during the preceding 12 years (5 years from 2017).

Foreign tax relief. Foreign-source income is taxable in Portugal. However, direct foreign tax may be credited against the Portuguese tax liability up to the amount of IRC attributable to the net foreign-source income. The foreign tax credit can be carried forward for five years.

In addition, taxpayers may opt to apply an underlying foreign tax credit with respect to foreign-source dividends that are not eligible for the participation exemption regime. Several conditions must be met, including the following:

- The minimum holding percentage is 10% for at least 12 months.
- The entity distributing the dividends is not located in a taxhaven territory, and indirect subsidiaries are not held through a tax-haven entity.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable profit is determined according to the following rules:

- For companies with a head office or effective management control in Portugal that are principally engaged in commercial, agricultural or industrial activities, the taxable profit is the net accounting profit calculated in accordance with Portuguese generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP), as adjusted by the IRC Code.
- For companies with a head office or effective management control in Portugal that do not principally engage in commercial, industrial or agricultural activities, the taxable profit is the net total of revenues from various categories of income as described in the Personal Tax (IRS) Code, less expenses.
- For PEs, the taxable profit is determined as outlined in the first item. In calculating taxable profit, general administrative expenses that are attributable to the PE may be deducted as a cost if justified and acceptable to the fiscal authorities.

Effective from 2010, Portuguese GAAP is similar to International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS). In addition, the tax law has been adapted to the new GAAP, but several adjustments are still required between net accounting profit and taxable profit.

An intellectual property (IP) regime provides for a 50% exclusion from the tax base with respect to income derived from contracts for the transfer or temporary use of patents and industrial designs or models as well as software copyrights. To benefit from the IP regime, several conditions must be satisfied. This regime applies to patents and industrial designs or models registered on or after 1 January 2014. For patents and industrial designs or models registered on or after 1 July 2016, the regime is very much connected to the underlying R&D expenses.

Expenses that are considered essential for the generation or maintenance of profits are deductible. However, certain expenses are not deductible including, but not limited to, the following:

The tax depreciation of private cars, on the amount of the acquisition price exceeding EUR25,000 but not exceeding EUR62,500 (depending on the acquisition date and type of vehicle), as well as all expenses concerning pleasure boats and tourism airplanes, except for those allocated to public transportation companies or used for rental purposes as part of the company's normal activities

- Daily allowances and compensation for costs incurred in traveling in the employees' own vehicles at the service of the employer that are not charged to clients if the company does not maintain a control map of the expenses, allowing it to identify the place, length and purpose of the displacements, except for the amounts on which the beneficiary is subject to IRS
- Expenses shown on documents issued by entities without a valid taxpayer number
- Improperly documented expenses
- IRC and surcharges (see Section B)
- · Penalties and interest charges
- Contribution on banking sector (see Section D)
- Contribution on energy sector (see Section D)
- Contribution on pharmaceutical industry (see Section D)

Assets under financial leases are deemed to be owned by the lessee, and consequently the lessee may deduct only applicable tax depreciation and any interest included in the rent payments. Special rules apply to sale and leaseback transactions.

Although representation expenses and expenses related to private cars are deductible with some limits, they are subject to a special stand-alone tax at a rate of 10%. This rate is increased to 27.5% for expenses related to private cars if the acquisition price of the car is between EUR27,500 and EUR35,000, or to 35% if the acquisition price of the car exceeds EUR35,000. The rates applicable to expenses related to private cars may be significantly reduced, depending on the type of car (electric or natural gas powered and hybrid plug-in).

The 5% tax also applies to daily allowances and compensation for costs incurred in traveling in the employees' own vehicles at the service of the employer that is not charged to clients and not subject to IRS.

Undocumented expenses are not deductible. In addition, these expenses are subject to a special stand-alone rate of 50% (70% with respect to entities partially or totally exempt from IRC, not principally engaged in commercial, industrial or agricultural activities or subject to the Game Tax). The tax authorities may classify an expense as undocumented if insufficient supporting documentation exists.

Certain indemnities and compensation paid to board members and managers (including "golden parachutes") are subject to a special stand-alone tax at a rate of 35%.

A special stand-alone tax at a rate of 35% applies to bonuses and other variable compensation paid to board members and managers, if such compensation exceeds 25% of the annual remuneration and EUR27,500. This tax does not apply if at least 50% of the payment is deferred over a period of at least three years and conditioned on the positive performance of the company during such period.

A "Robin Hood" tax is levied on both oil production and distribution companies and is charged based on the rise in value of the oil stocks held. For tax purposes, the first-in, first-out (FIFO) method or the weighted average cost method is deemed to be used for the valuation of oil stocks. The positive difference between the

gross margin determined based on these methods and the gross margin determined under the accounting method used by the company is subject to a stand-alone tax at a flat rate of 25%. This tax is not deductible for IRC purposes and cannot be reflected in the purchase price paid by the final consumer.

The above stand-alone taxes are imposed regardless of whether the company earns a taxable profit or suffers a tax loss in the year in which it incurs the expenses. In addition, all stand-alone rates are increased by 10 percentage points if the taxpayer incurs a tax loss in the relevant year.

Inventories. Inventories must be consistently valued by any of the following criteria:

- Effective cost of acquisition or production
- Standard costs in accordance with adequate technical and accounting principles
- Cost of sales less the normal profit margin
- Cost of sales of products cropped from biological assets, which
 is determined at the time of cropping, less the estimated costs at
 the point of sale, excluding transportation and other costs required to place the products in the market
- Any other special valuation considered basic or normal, provided that it has the prior approval of the tax authorities

Changes in the method of valuation must be justifiable and acceptable to the tax authorities.

Provisions. The following provisions, among others, are deductible:

- Bad and doubtful debts, based on a judicial claim or on an analysis of the accounts receivable
- Inventory losses (inventory values in excess of market value)
- Warranty expenditures
- Technical provisions imposed by the Bank of Portugal or the Portuguese Insurance Institute

Depreciation. In general, depreciation is calculated using the straight-line method. The declining-balance method may be used for new tangible fixed assets other than buildings, office furniture and automobiles not used for public transport or rental. Maximum depreciation rates are established by law for general purposes and for certain specific industries. If rates that are less than 50% of the official rates are used, total depreciation will not be achieved over the life of the asset. The following are the principal official straight-line rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Commercial buildings	2
Industrial buildings	5
Office equipment	12.5 to 25
Motor vehicles	12.5 to 25
Plant and machinery	5 to 33.33

Companies may request the prior approval of the tax authorities for the use of depreciation methods other than straight-line or declining-balance or rates up to double the official rates. Approval is granted only if the request is justified by the company's business activities. For tax purposes, the maximum depreciable cost of private motor cars is between EUR25,000 and EUR50,000, depending on the acquisition date and type of vehicle.

Intangibles (excluding patents and goodwill from shares) that are acquired on or after 1 January 2014 for consideration and that do not have a defined economic life can be amortized over 20 years. Investment properties and non-consumable biological assets that are subsequently measured at fair value can also be depreciated during the remaining period of their maximum economic life. From 1 January 2019, the deduction is not available with respect to intangibles acquired from related parties.

Relief for losses. Tax losses may be carried forward for 12 years (6 years if the losses were computed before 2010, 4 years if the losses were computed in 2010 or 2011, or 5 years if the losses were computed in 2012 or 2013). For losses incurred in or after 2017, the 12-year period is reduced to 5 years (except for micro, small and medium-sized companies). For tax losses used from 1 January 2014, the amount deductible each year is capped at 70% of the taxable profit for the year. Loss carrybacks are not allowed. Tax losses existing at the time of the occurrence of certain changes may not be carried forward. A change of at least 50% of the shareholders or voting rights can trigger the cancellation of tax losses, unless it is derived from certain situations.

Groups of companies. Resident groups of companies may elect to be taxed on their consolidated profit. To qualify for tax consolidation, a group must satisfy certain conditions, including the following:

- The parent company must hold, directly or indirectly, at least 75% of the subsidiaries' registered capital, provided that the holding accounts for more than 50% of the voting rights.
- The parent company may not be deemed to be dominated by the other resident company.
- All companies belonging to the group must have their head office and place of effective management in Portugal.
- The parent company must hold the participation in the subsidiary for more than one year beginning from the date the regime begins to be applied.
- All group companies must be subject to IRC at the standard rate of 21%.

Effective from 2015, tax grouping is also allowed if the parent entity of the Portuguese resident companies is a local branch of an EU or EEA resident company or if Portuguese resident companies are under common control by the same EU or EEA resident company.

Applications for consolidated reporting must be filed with the Ministry of Finance before the end of the third month of the year for which the application is intended to take effect.

Losses of individual group companies may be offset against taxable profit within the consolidated group, in accordance with the following rules:

 Losses of individual group companies incurred in years before the consolidation can only be offset up to the amount of the taxable profit derived by the company that incurred such losses.

- Consolidated losses may be offset against consolidated profits only.
- Consolidated losses may not be offset against profits generated by companies after they leave the group.
- The consolidated group may not deduct losses incurred by companies after they leave the group.

The cap of 70% of the taxable profit with respect to deductible losses also applies for tax group purposes.

The consolidated taxable profit equals the sum of the group's companies' taxable profits or losses, as shown in each of the respective tax returns.

D. Other significant taxes

EUR600,000)

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

· ·	
Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax (IVA), levied on goods and	
services, other than exempt services	
General rates	
Portugal	23%
Madeira	22%
Azores	18%
Intermediate rates	100/
Portugal	13%
Madeira	12%
Azores	9%
Reduced rates	50.4
Portugal	6%
Madeira	5%
Azores	4%
Social security contributions, on salaries,	
wages and regular bonuses but excluding	
meal subsidies, up to a specified amount;	
paid by	
Employer	23.75%
Employee	11%
Property transfer tax; payable by purchaser	6.50/
Buildings	6.5%
Farm land	5%
Offshore companies	10%
Municipal real estate holding tax; local tax	
imposed annually on the assessed tax value	
of the property on 31 December; tax payable	
by the owner of the property; tax rate for	
urban property established by the Municipal	
Assembly in the location of the property	
Offshore companies	7.5%
Other entities	0.3% to 0.45%
Additional municipal real estate holding tax;	
local tax imposed annually on the assessed	
tax value of urban property (for residential	
purposes and land for construction) on	
1 January; tax payable by the owner of the	
property (for individuals, the tax is due only	
if the value of all properties owned exceeds	
ELID 600 000)	

Nature of tax	Rate
Collective persons	
General rate	0.4%
Certain situations	0.7%/1%/1.5%
Individuals Tax value up to EUR1 million	0.7%
Tax value from EUR1 million to EUR2 milli	
Tax value exceeding EUR2 million	1.5%
Offshore entities	7.5%
Stamp duty	
Loans and mortgages (maximum rate)	0.6%
Interest on bank loans	4%
Transfer of real estate	0.8%
Insurance premiums	3% to 9%
Transfer of business as a going concern	5%
Contribution on banking sector; imposed	
on Portuguese resident credit institutions and branches of credit institutions resident	
outside the EU	
Debt deducted by own funds (Tier 1 and	
Tier 2; own funds are computed based on	
the regulations of the Bank of Portugal)	
and deposits covered by the Deposits	
Guarantee Fund	0.01% to 0.11%
Notional value of derivate financial	
instruments not stated in the balance sheet	0.0001% to
	0.0003%
Contribution on energy sector that is applicable	
to entities that integrate the national energy sector and that have their domicile, legal seat,	
effective management or PE in Portugal; the	
tax base is the sum of the value of the	
tangible fixed assets, intangible fixed assets	
(except industrial property) and financial	
assets allocated to concessions or licensed	
activities; for regulated activities, the tax base	
is the value of the regulated assets, if higher	0.285% to
	0.85%
Contribution on energy sector; applicable to	
long-term provisioning contracts under a take-or-pay regime (long-term contracts	
for the supply of gas)	
On the equivalent economic value (the fair	
market value of the contract, taking into	
consideration several factors)	1.45%
On the excess of the equivalent economic	
value, taking into account the real value	
(positive difference between the equivalent	
economic value described above and the	
initial equivalent economic value calculated	1.770/
based on a regulation issued in May 2015) Contribution on pharmaceutical industry;	1.77%
applicable to entities that commercialize	
medicines; tax base is the turnover for	
each quarter	2.5% to 14.3%
•	

Nature of tax Rate

Contribution on light plastic bags; applicable to entities that produce, import or acquire light plastic bags from outside mainland Portugal; tax base is each light plastic bag

EUR0.08

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Portugal does not impose foreign-exchange controls. No restrictions are imposed on inbound or outbound investments.

Mergers and reorganizations. Mergers and other types of corporate reorganizations may be tax-neutral in Portugal if certain conditions are met. Property transfer tax and stamp duty exemptions on the transfer of immovable property, as well as on the transfer of a business as a going concern, may also be available.

Entities deemed to be subject to a clearly more favorable tax regime. A nonresident entity is deemed to be subject to a clearly more favorable tax regime if any of the following circumstances exist:

- The entity is not subject to corporate income tax.
- It is subject to tax at a rate of tax equal to or lower than 60% of the IRC standard rate.
- Its place of business is included in a blacklist of tax-haven territories provided in a Ministerial Order of the Finance Minister.

The first two above criteria should only be relevant if the nonresident is related to the Portuguese entity. An entity resident in the EU or in an EEA member state that has entered into cooperation agreement on tax matters is not deemed to be subject to a clearly more favorable tax regime.

In general, payments made by Portuguese residents to nonresidents subject to a clearly more favorable tax regime, including payments made to bank accounts in financial institutions in the home countries of the nonresidents, are not deductible for tax purposes and the payers are subject to a stand-alone tax rate of 35% (55% for entities partially or fully exempt from IRC or not principally engaged in commercial, industrial or agricultural activities). However, these payments may be deducted and are not subject to stand-alone taxation if the payer establishes the following:

- The payments were made in real transactions.
- The payments are normal.
- The amounts of the payments are not unreasonable.

The nondeductibility of payments to nonresidents subject to a clearly more favorable tax regime also applies if the payments are made indirectly to those entities; that is, the payer knew or should have known of the final destination of such payments. This is deemed to occur if special relations exist between the payer and the nonresident entity subject to a clearly more favorable tax regime or between the payer and the intermediary that makes the payment to the nonresident entity subject to a clearly more favorable tax regime.

Controlled foreign entities. The rules described below apply to CFEs deemed to be subject to a clearly more favorable tax regime (that is, its place of business is included in a blacklist of

tax-haven territories provided in a Ministerial Order of the Finance Minister or the effectively paid tax is lower than 50% of the tax that would be due in Portugal).

A Portuguese resident owning directly or indirectly at least 25% in the capital, voting rights, or rights to income or estate of a CFE is subject to tax on its allocable share of the CFE's net profit or income. For computing the 25% threshold, the capital and rights owned directly or indirectly by related parties are also considered.

Notwithstanding the above, foreign entities should be excluded from the CFE imputation rules if the sum of certain types of income does not exceed 25% of their total income. These types of income include the following:

- Royalties or other intellectual property income
- · Dividends and capital gains from shares
- · Income from financial leasing
- Income derived from banking and insurance activities carried out with related parties
- Income derived from goods and services resulting from goods and services acquired and supplied to related parties while adding no or small economic value
- · Interest or income derived from financial assets

The CFE rules do not apply to entities resident in the EU or in the EEA if the EEA entity has entered into a cooperation agreement on tax matters and if the taxpayer proves that the incorporation and functioning of the nonresident entity is based on valid economic reasons and that the entity carries out an agricultural, commercial, industrial or service activity. This exclusion from the CFE rules requires that the business activity be carried out with proper personnel, equipment, assets and premises.

Related-party transactions. For related-party transactions (transactions between parties with a special relationship), the tax authorities may make adjustments to taxable profit that are necessary to reflect transactions on an arm's-length basis. The IRC Code contains transfer-pricing rules, which are applied on the basis of the OECD guidelines. In addition, recent legislation had provided details regarding these rules.

A special relationship is deemed to exist if one entity has the capacity, directly or indirectly, to influence in a decisive manner the management decisions of another entity. This capacity is deemed to exist in the following relationships:

- Between one entity and its shareholders, or their spouses, ascendants or descendants, if they possess, directly or indirectly, 20% of the capital or voting rights of the entity
- Between one entity and the members of its board, administration, management or fiscal bodies, as well as the members' spouses, ascendants and descendants
- · Between any entities bound by group relations
- · Between any entities bound by dominance relations
- Between one entity and the other if the first entity's business activities depend on the other entity as a result of a commercial, financial, professional or legal relationship
- Between a resident entity and an entity located in a blacklisted territory

The IRC Code provides for Advance Pricing Agreements. It now also provides for Country-by-Country Reporting.

Debt-to-equity rules. The previous thin-capitalization rules contained in the IRC Code are abolished, effective from 2013.

A limitation to the deduction of interest expenses (net of interest revenues) applies, effective from 2013. The tax deduction for net financial expenses is capped by the higher of the following amounts:

- EUR1 million
- 30% of the earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA)

The nondeductible excess, as well as the unused fraction of the 30% threshold, may be carried forward to the following five years.

The relevant EBITDA is calculated by adding to the taxable profit the deductible net interest expenses and depreciation and amortization.

It is possible to consider the EBITDA on a group basis if tax grouping is being applied.

Anti-hybrid rules. Portugal is in the process of implementing the Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive (ATAD) 2, which will apply from 1 January 2020, but certain rules will not enter into force until 2022 or 2023.

Tax-planning disclosure. Certain tax planning (use of low-tax entities, use of partially or fully exempt entities, use of hybrid instruments or entities, use of tax losses or the existence of a limitation or exclusion from responsibility clause for the promoter) must be disclosed to the tax authorities by the entity promoting the planning or by the respective user (in the absence of a locally registered promoter). Significant penalties apply for the lack of reporting.

Portugal is in the process of implementing the mandatory disclosure regime stated in the EU Directive on Administrative Cooperation 6 (DAC 6), which will enter into force on 1 July 2020, but will also cover a transitional period between 25 June 2018 and 30 June 2020.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Algeria	10/15 (d)	15	10
Andorra	5/15 (w)	10	5
Angola	8/15 (ee)	10	8
Austria	15 (b)	10	5/10 (a)
Bahrain	10/15 (c)	10	5
Barbados	5/15 (j)	10	5
Belgium	15 (b)	15	10
Brazil	10/15 (d)	15	15
Bulgaria	10/15 (d)	10	10
Canada	10/15 (d)	10	10
Cape Verde	10	10	10
Chile	10/15 (c)	5/10/15 (n)	5/10 (o)
China Mainland	10	10	10
Colombia	10	10	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Côte d'Ivoire	10	10	5
Croatia	5/10 (p)	10	10
Cuba	5/10 (j)	10	5
Cyprus	10	10	10
Czech Republic	10/15 (b)(d	10	10
Denmark	10 (b)	10	10
Estonia	10 (b)	10	10
Ethiopia	5/10 (j)	10	5
France	15 (b)	10/12 (g)	5
Georgia	5/10 (j)	10	5
Germany	15 (b)	10/15 (e)	10
Greece	15 (b)	15	10
Guinea-Bissau	10	10	10
Hong Kong SAR	5/10 (p)	10	5
Hungary	10/15 (b)(d		10
Iceland	10/15 (d)	10	10
India	10/15 (d)	10	10
Indonesia	10/13 (d)	10	10
Ireland	15 (b)	15	10
Israel	5/10/15 (j)(l)		10
Italy	15 (b)	15	12
•	5/10 (p)		5
Japan Vorce (South)	10/15 (d)	5/10 (r) 15	10
Korea (South) Kuwait		10	10
	5/10 (p)		
Latvia	10 (b)	10	10
Lithuania	10 (b)	10 10/15 (b)	10
Luxembourg	15 (b)	10/15 (h)	10
Macau SAR	10/15 (1-)(4	10	10
Malta	10/15 (b)(d		10
Mexico	10	10	10
Moldova	5/10 (j)	10	8
Montenegro	5/10 (cc)	10	5/10 (dd)
Morocco	10/15 (d)	12	10
Mozambique	10	10	10
Netherlands	10 (b)	10	10
Norway	5/15 (p)	10	10
Oman	5/10/15 (z)	10	8
Pakistan	10/15 (d)	10	10
Panama	10/15 (q)	10	10
Peru	10/15 (u)	10/15 (v)	10/15 (x)
Poland	10/15 (b)(d		10
Qatar	5/10 (y)	10	10
Romania	10/15 (d)	10	10
Russian Federation	10/15 (d)	10	10
San Marino	10/15 (c)	10	10
São Tomé and Príncipe	10/15 (c)	10	10
Saudi Arabia	5/10 (y)	10	8
Senegal	5/10 (j)	10	10
Singapore	10	10	10
Slovak Republic	10/15 (b)(d	10	10
Slovenia	5/15 (b)(j)) 10	5
South Africa	10/15 (d)	10	10
Spain	10/15 (b)(c	15	5
Sweden	10 (b)	10	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Switzerland	0/5/15 (s)	0/10 (t)	0/5 (t)
Tunisia	15	15	10
Turkey	5/15 (j)	10/15 (k)	10
Ukraine	10/15 (d)	10	10
United Arab	. ,		
Emirates	5/15 (p)	10	5
United Kingdom	$10/15 \ (b)(c)$	10	5
United States	5/15 (i)	10	10
Uruguay	5/10 (j)	10	10
Venezuela	10	10	10/12 (f)
Vietnam Non trooty	5/10/15 (aa)	10	7.5/10 (bb)
Non-treaty jurisdictions (m)	25 (b)	25	25

- (a) The 10% rate applies if the recipient holds directly more than 50% of the capital of the payer. For other royalties, the rate is 5%.
- (b) See Section B for details regarding a 0% rate for distributions to parent companies in EU member states.
- (c) The 10% rate applies if the recipient holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (d) The 10% rate applies if, at the date of payment of the dividend, the recipient has owned directly at least 25% of the payer for an uninterrupted period of at least two years. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (e) The 10% rate applies to interest on loans considered to be of economic or social interest by the Portuguese government. The 15% rate applies to other interest.
- (f) The rate is 10% for technical assistance fees.
- (g) The 10% rate applies to interest on bonds issued in France after 1965. The 12% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (h) The 10% rate applies to interest paid by an enterprise of a contracting state if a financial establishment resident in the other contracting state may deduct such interest. The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (i) If the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns 25% or more of the capital of the payer, and if, at the date of the distribution of the dividends, the participation has been held for at least two years, the withholding tax rate is 5%. For other dividends, the rate is 15%.
- (j) The 5% rate applies if the recipient holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer. The higher rate applies to other dividends.
- (k) The 10% rate applies to interest on loans with a duration of more than two years. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (1) The 10% rate applies to dividends paid by a company resident in Israel if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and if the dividends are paid out of profits that are subject to tax in Israel at a rate lower than the normal rate of Israeli company tax.
- (m) See Sections A and B for details.
- (n) The 5% rate applies to interest on bonds and other titles regularly and substantially traded on a recognized market. The 10% rate applies to interest on loans granted by banks and insurance companies as well as to interest from credit sales of machinery and equipment. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (o) The 5% rate applies to the leases of equipment. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (p) The 5% rate applies if the recipient holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The higher rate applies to other dividends.
- (q) The 10% rate applies if the recipient holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The higher rate applies to other dividends.
- (r) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a bank resident in the other contracting state.
- (s) The 0% rate applies if the recipient holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer for at least two years and if both companies comply with certain requirements. The 5% rate applies if the recipient holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer. The higher rate applies to other dividends.
- (t) The 0% rate applies if the recipient and the payer are associated companies that comply with certain requirements. The higher rate applies to other interest and royalties.

- (u) The 10% rate applies if the recipient holds directly at least 10% of the capital or of the voting rights of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (v) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is a bank resident in the other contracting state.
- (w) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that holds directly during a period of 12 months before the dividend distribution at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (x) The rate is 10% for technical assistance fees associated with copyrights or know-how.
- (y) The 5% rate applies if the recipient holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer or the beneficiary is the state. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (z) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is the state of Portugal, the Bank of Portugal, the state of Oman, the Oman Central Bank, the Oman State General Reserve Fund or the Omani Investment Fund (as well as other entities). The 10% rate applies if the recipient is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (aa) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that holds directly at least 70% of the payer. The 10% rate applies if the recipient is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (bb) The 7.5% applies to technical services.
- (cc) The 5% rate applies if the recipient holds directly at least 5% of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (dd) The 5% rate applies to copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films and recordings on tape or other media used for radio or television broadcasting or other means of reproduction or transmission or computer software. The 10% rate applies to patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (ee) The 8% rate applies if the recipient held at least 25% of the capital in the payer during the last 365 days. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.

Portugal has also signed a double tax treaty with Timor-Leste, but this treaty is not yet in force.

Puerto Rico

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

San Juan GM1	· -4
--------------	------

ΕY Plaza 273, 10th Floor

273 Ponce de León Avenue Hato Rev

Puerto Rico 00917-1951

Business Tax Advisory

★ Pablo Hymovitz +1 (787) 772-7119

> Mobile: +1 (787) 671-4220 Email: pablo.hymovitz@ey.com

+1 (787) 759-8212

Fax: +1 (787) 753-0813 (Tax)

Rosa M. Rodríguez +1 (787) 772-7062

Mobile: +1 (787) 397-9259 Email: rosa.rodriguez@ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	37.5 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	20 (b)
Branch Income Tax Rate (%)	37.5 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	10
Interest	0 (c)
Royalties	2 to 29
Services Rendered	10 to 20
Branch Remittance Tax	10
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	7/10/12 (d)

- This is the maximum tax rate (see Section B). An alternative minimum tax (AMT) may apply instead of the regular tax. For details regarding the AMT, see Section B.
- Under Act 77-2014, this rate applies to long-term capital gains realized after 30 June 2014.
- A 29% withholding tax is imposed on interest paid to foreign corporations on related-party loans.
- Net operating losses incurred during tax years beginning after 31 December 2004 and before 1 January 2013 may be carried forward for 12 years. For net operating losses incurred during tax years beginning after 31 December 2012, the carryforward period is 10 years. For years beginning before 1 January 2005, the carryforward period was seven years.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies organized in Puerto Rico are subject to Puerto Rico income tax on worldwide income. Foreign companies engaged in trade or business in Puerto Rico are taxable on income earned in Puerto Rico and on income that is effectively connected with their Puerto Rico operation. Partnerships are treated as pass-through entities. Accordingly, their partners are taxed on their distributive shares of the income and expenses of the partnership.

Limited liability companies are subject to tax in the same manner as regular corporations. However, they can elect to be taxed as partnerships or pass-through entities under certain conditions. If a non-Puerto Rico limited liability company is treated as a partnership or a pass-through entity for federal tax purposes or in a foreign jurisdiction, it is treated as a partnership for Puerto Rico tax purposes. However, a limited liability company that is treated as a partnership for federal tax purposes or in a foreign jurisdiction is not treated as a partnership for Puerto Rico tax purposes if the entity was operating under any of the tax incentive laws or filed an application for a tax grant (a private contract between the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico and the grantee whereby the tax benefits and responsibilities of the grantee are established) before 1 January 2011.

Rates of corporate income tax. The corporate income tax rates range from 18.5% to 37.5%. In December 2018, Puerto Rico enacted Act 257-2018, which includes numerous amendments to the Puerto Rico Internal Revenue Code of 2011 (PR Code). Consequently, effective for the tax years beginning after 31 December 2018, taxpayers determine their tax liability based on the PR Code, as amended by Act 257-2018.

Certain companies currently doing business in Puerto Rico are operating under the benefits of tax exemption under various incentives acts. In July 2019, the Puerto Rico Incentives Code was enacted (Act 60-2019) to consolidate dozens of incentives laws currently active in Puerto Rico.

The Incentives Code allows for a 15-year period of tax exemption. As a general rule, exempt businesses are subject to a flat income tax rate of 4% on their exempt income, dividends are not subject to withholding tax, real and personal property have a 75% exemption, and municipal license tax has a 50% exemption. Also, the Incentives Code provides for a flexible tax exemption in which the exempt business has the option to select the tax years in which the tax exemption is applicable.

The Incentives Code includes subchapters for the different economic development incentives, which include, among others, the following:

- General incentives for small and medium businesses and certain businesses located in the municipalities of Vieques and Culebra
- Other incentives for the following:
 - Individual resident investors
 - Exports of goods and services
 - Financial and insurance services
 - Visitors' economy
 - Manufacturing
 - Infrastructure
 - Agriculture
 - Creative industries
 - Entrepreneurship

Each subchapter includes certain incentives specific to the corresponding activities detailed above. Depending on the eligible activity, certain exceptions to the general rules may apply.

Afternative minimum tax. The alternative minimum tax (AMT) is designed to prevent corporations with substantial economic income from using preferential deductions, exclusions and credits to substantially reduce or eliminate their tax liability. After 31 December 2018, the AMT rate is 18.5% for taxpayers with a volume of business of less than USD3 million and applies to the extent that the AMT exceeds the regular tax liability. If a taxpayer's volume of business is USD3 million or more, then the applicable AMT rate is 23%.

Alternative minimum taxable income is determined by adding back certain tax preferential deductions to the taxable income computed for regular income tax purposes. For purposes of the AMT calculation, the net operating loss deduction is limited to 70% of the alternative minimum taxable income. In addition, Act 257-2018 allows only the following deductions to determine net income subject to the AMT:

- 125% of salaries paid and reported on PR-W2 forms
- Payments for services directly related to the trade or business of the corporation if such payments were reported on the informative returns
- Rent payments if such payments are reported on the informative returns
- Contributions to health and accident plans of the employees
- Utility expenses directly related to the trade or business
- Publicity expenses directly related to the trade or business of the corporation if such payments were reported on the informative returns
- Property, public liability and malpractice insurance directly related to the trade or business of the corporation if such payments were reported on the informative returns
- Straight-line depreciation method
- · Interest paid
- Taxes, bad debts, contributions to employee trusts, annuities or compensation, charitable donations and agriculture income, directly related to the operation of a trade or business

In accordance with Administrative Determination 19-08, informative returns related to advertisements, insurance premiums, telecommunications services, internet access and cable or satellite television (Form 480.7E) must be prepared by the taxpayer for the 2019 tax year only. For payments received after 31 December 2019, the service provider is required to file an informative return and provide a copy of the filed form to the payer no later than 28 February of the following calendar year for which the declaration was filed.

In addition, 60% of adjusted financial statement income in excess of adjusted taxable income is included in determining the amount subject to tax. Any AMT paid may be recovered in subsequent years as a credit to the regular tax when the regular tax is in excess of that year's AMT. The allowable credit may not exceed 25% of the excess of the net regular tax over the net AMT.

Capital gains. The holding period for long-term capital transactions is one year for sales or exchanges occurring after 30 June 2014, and the special applicable tax rate is 20%.

Losses from the sale or exchange of capital assets are allowed only to the extent of 80% of the gains from the sale or exchange of such assets for tax years beginning after 31 December 2014 and before 1 January 2019. For tax years commencing after 31 December 2018, losses from the sale or exchange of capital assets are allowed to the extent of 90% of the gains from sale or exchange of such assets.

Capital losses can be carried forward for seven years to offset capital gains for tax periods after 31 December 2012.

Business assets that are not part of inventory are generally accorded capital gain treatment in the case of a gain and ordinary loss treatment in the case of a loss.

Administration. Corporate tax returns are due on the 15th day of the fourth month after the close of the taxable year. Extensions are available for up to six months for tax years commencing after 31 December 2016; however, the tax must be fully paid by the original due date. Estimated tax payments are required on a quarterly basis. Estimated tax equals the lesser of the following:

- 90% of the tax for the tax year
- The greater of the following:
 - 100% of the total tax liability of the prior year
 - The tax liability determined using current tax rates and applicable law based on the taxable income from the preceding year's tax return

Tax returns of partnerships, Special Partnerships and limited liability companies that elected to be treated as partnerships and corporations of individuals, among others, are due on the 15th day of the third month after the close of the tax year. Extensions are also available for up to six months for tax years commencing after 31 December 2016. However, the tax must be fully paid by the original due date.

The PR Code grants the Puerto Rico Treasury Department (PRTD) the authority to establish the form, manner and place in which "large taxpayers" must file their income tax returns. For this purpose, a "large taxpayer" is a taxpayer engaged in a trade or business in Puerto Rico that meets at least one of the following requirements:

- It is a commercial bank or trust company.
- It is a private bank.
- It is a securities or brokerage house.
- It is an insurance company, including an international insurer.
- It is an entity engaged in the business of telecommunications.
- It is an entity that had a volume of business of USD50 million or more in the preceding tax year.

Starting 10 December 2018, Act 257-2018 allows large taxpayers to request an administrative determination from the Secretary of the Treasury to be removed from the large taxpayer category for subsequent tax years. The petition must be made through the filing of a formal ruling request.

Dividends. Corporations engaged in a trade or business in Puerto Rico may deduct 85% of the dividends they receive from domestic (Puerto Rican) corporations, subject to limitations. Dividends

received by domestic corporations or partnerships from controlled domestic corporations or partnerships are 100% deductible.

Dividends paid to nonresident corporations are subject to a 10% withholding tax.

A 10% tax is imposed on implicit dividends. This tax is imposed on the implicit dividend received by a foreign owner from an entity taxed as a corporation. A foreign shareholder is defined as a nonresident person who owns directly or indirectly 50% or more of the interests in an entity. For these purposes, an implicit dividend is defined as the lesser of the following:

- The average value of certain assets held outside Puerto Rico
- Earnings and profits of the corporation at the end of the year

The following entities are excluded from this tax:

- · Not-for-profit organizations
- International insurers
- · International financial entities
- Foreign corporations taxed under PR Code Section 1092.02

Foreign tax relief. A tax credit is allowed for foreign taxes incurred, but is limited to the equivalent Puerto Rican tax on the foreign-source portion of taxable income. A foreign tax credit is also allowable under the AMT system, subject to limitations.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Income for tax purposes is computed in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, as adjusted for certain statutory provisions. Consequently, taxable income frequently does not equal income for financial reporting purposes.

Interest income derived from certain instruments issued by the governments of the United States or Puerto Rico is exempt from tax. Expenses related to the generation of this type of income are not deductible.

For expenses to be deductible, they must be incurred wholly and exclusively for the production of income. Statutory provisions limit the amounts of certain deductible expenses (see *Changes with respect to tax deductions under Act 257-2018*).

A disallowance of 51% of payments made to related parties not engaged in trade or business in Puerto Rico, including the allocation of expenses between a branch and its home office, applies in the calculation of taxable income for regular income tax purposes unless the taxpayer provides a transfer-pricing study prepared under Section 482 of the United States Internal Revenue Code. This adjustment does not apply to entities operating with tax grants under tax incentive laws.

Changes with respect to tax deductions under Act 257-2018. Act 257-2018 introduced the following changes with respect to tax deductions for tax years commencing after 31 December 2018:

- Meals and entertainment expense: The 50% disallowance for deductions related to meals and entertainment expenses is increased to 75% and is further limited to a maximum of 25% of gross income for the tax year.
- Travel and lodging expense: Pursuant to the provisions of Act 257-2018, travel and lodging expenses are now limited to 50% of the amount paid or incurred.

- Settlement payments in sexual harassment cases. A deduction is not allowed for settlement payments in sexual harassment cases that include a nondisclosure clause.
- Charitable contributions: The deduction for charitable contributions made by corporations is allowed only if the contributions are made to nonprofit entities certified by the PRTD that provide services to Puerto Rico residents.
- Automobile expenses: Taxpayers may deduct actual expenses incurred for the use and maintenance of automobiles, subject to a limit that the Secretary of the PRTD will establish.
- College students' deduction: Commencing after 31 December 2018, an employer may claim a 150% to 200% deduction for salaries paid to each college student and recently graduated individual who is hired to work at least 20 hours per week for 9 months or a minimum 800 hours and makes at least USD10 per hour. To claim the deduction, the employer must report the salaries in the annual wage statement, Form 499R-2/W-2PR.

Inventories. Inventory is valued for tax purposes at either cost or the lower of cost or market value. In determining the cost of goods sold, the two most commonly used methods are first-in, first-out (FIFO) and last-in, first-out (LIFO). The method chosen must be applied consistently, except that an election to change from FIFO to LIFO may be made without prior permission.

Tax depreciation. A depreciation deduction is available for most property (except land) used in a trade or business. The time period over which an asset is depreciated is based on the asset classification. The following three depreciation methods are allowed in Puerto Rico:

- · Straight-line
- · A method similar to the US ACRS method
- Flexible depreciation

Deductions for ACRS depreciation are allowed only for assets acquired in tax years beginning on or after 1 July 1995. Deductions for flexible depreciation are allowed only for assets acquired in tax years beginning before 1 July 1995. The flexible method is limited to the following types of businesses:

- Construction
- · Agriculture
- · Selling or leasing of buildings
- · Manufacturing
- Tourism
- · Shipping

Businesses enjoying tax exemption (see Section B) may not use the flexible depreciation method. The amount of the flexible depreciation deduction is limited to a percentage of taxable income.

The depreciation expense deduction applicable to automobiles may not exceed USD6,000 per year per automobile for up to five years except, under certain circumstances, for lease businesses (operating leases) and taxi or limousine transportation businesses.

Depreciation computed under the straight-line depreciation method is not recaptured on the sale of an asset, but depreciation computed under the flexible depreciation and ACRS methods is subject to recapture.

Rate (%)

Intangible property (other than goodwill) acquired by purchase or developed after 1 September 2010 is depreciated using the straight-line method over the lesser of 15 years or the useful life of the property.

Under Act 257-2018, for tax years commencing after 31 December 2018, a business with USD3 million or less in volume of business may elect to depreciate, amortize or deplete certain machinery, equipment, personal property, appliances or any other fixed assets over a useful life of two years.

Relief for losses. Net operating losses incurred during tax years beginning after 31 December 2004 and before 1 January 2013 may be carried forward for 12 years. For net operating losses incurred during tax years beginning after 31 December 2012, the carryforward period is 10 years. For years beginning before 1 January 2005, the carryforward period was seven years.

Under Act 257-2018, the deduction for net operating losses is limited to 90% (rather than 80%) of the net income.

Groups of companies. Affiliated corporations doing business in Puerto Rico may not elect to file a single income tax return on a consolidated basis.

D. Other significant taxes

Nature of tax

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Special excise tax; imposed on the acquisition from a related party of personal property	
manufactured in Puerto Rico and related	
services by a nonresident foreign corporation	
or partnership; if the provider has gross	
receipts in excess of USD75 million for any	
of the three preceding taxable years and if	
certain other requirements are met (the tax	
rate is fixed until 2027 when the tax expires)	4
Sales and use tax imposed on tangible personal	
property, taxable services, admission rights	
and mixed transactions; specific exemptions	
and exclusions are provided	10.5
Municipal sales and use tax; imposed by	
municipalities on taxable items; specific	
exemptions and exclusions are provided	1
Sales and use tax; imposed on certain	
business-to-business (B2B) services and	
designated professional services (DPS) (effective	
from 1 March 2019, B2B and DPS services provided	
by merchants with gross sales equal to or	
less than USD200,000 are exempt from the 4% sales	
and use tax); B2B services and DPS are not	4
subject to the 1% municipal sales and use tax	4
Excise taxes on specified items, such as	
imports of cigarettes, gasoline and other	Various
fuels, vehicles and alcoholic beverages	various

THO TOERIO RICO	
Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Payroll taxes	
Federal unemployment insurance (FUTA),	
imposed on first USD7,000 of wages (a	
credit of 5.4% is given for Puerto Rican	
unemployment tax; the overall rate can	
be less than 6%)	6
Workmen's compensation insurance, varies	
depending on nature of employee's activities	Various
Social security contributions; subject to the	
same limitations as in the United States;	
imposed on	
Wages up to USD137,700 (for 2020); paid by	
Employer	6.2
Employee	6.2
Medicare portion (hospital insurance;	
for 2019); paid by	
Employer	1.45
Employee (subject to an additional 0.9%	
of Medicare tax for wages in excess of	
USD200,000; no employer matching	
contribution for Medicare Tax)	1.45
Municipal license tax; on gross sales volume	
(if volume exceeds USD3 million, a financial	
statement certified by a certified public	
accountant [CPA] licensed in Puerto Rico	
must accompany the business volume	
declaration); rate varies by municipality;	
payable by	
Financial institutions	1 to 1.5
Other businesses	0.2 to 0.5
Property taxes (if volume exceeds USD3 million,	
a financial statement certified by a CPA	
licensed in Puerto Rico must accompany	
the tax return); rate varies by municipality	
Personal property	5.80 to 9.83
Real property	8.03 to 12.33
Additional special tax on insurance premiums;	
imposed on premiums earned by insurance	
companies; tax must be paid on or before	
31 March of the following year (exemption	
is provided for domestic insurers maintaining	
a home office in Puerto Rico)	1

E. Miscellaneous matters

Financial statements requirements. All entities engaged in trade or business in Puerto Rico must submit specified financial statements with their income tax returns.

Audited financial statements are required if the volume of business is equal to or greater than USD3 million. Not-for-profit corporations and entities with a volume of business of less than USD3 million are not required to file audited financial statements. For the 2018 tax year, entities with a volume of business equal or greater than USD1 million but less than USD3 million are not required to submit audited financial statements but may do so to obtain a waiver for withholding at source on payments

received for services rendered. In addition, after 31 December 2018, Act 257-2018 allows taxpayers with a volume of business equal or greater than USD1 million but less than USD3 million to request an administrative decision from the Secretary of the Treasury, requesting a waiver for withholding at source on payments received for services rendered without having to file audited financial statements.

Financial statements must be prepared in accordance with US generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) and issued by a CPA licensed to practice in Puerto Rico. Other detailed rules apply to the preparation of financial statements, including rules regarding foreign corporations and related entities.

Act 257-2018 requires every entity required to submit audited financial statements to include a new uncertain tax position (UTP) schedule. The schedule must include details about the UTPs as provided under accounting for income tax guidance (US Accounting Standards Codification 740). The new reporting requirement, which is similar to an existing requirement at the federal level, is effective for the 2019 tax year and future years.

Entities engaged in a trade or business in Puerto Rico that have a volume of business in excess of USD3 million must submit, together with their property and volume of business declaration tax returns, audited financial statements certified by a CPA licensed to practice in Puerto Rico. In addition, audited financial statements are required to be attached to the annual report filed with the Secretary of State in the case of a corporation with a volume of business in excess of USD3 million for tax years beginning on or after 1 August 2008. For corporations with a volume of business of USD3 million or less, a balance sheet with relevant footnotes, prepared by a person with general knowledge in accounting, must accompany the annual report filed with the Secretary of State.

For a group of related entities, the business volume is determined by adding the business volume of each of the entities included in the group. If the total exceeds USD3 million, each of the entities with a volume of business of USD1 million or more must submit audited financial statements with their income tax return. Special additional rules may apply to a group of related entities.

If foreign corporations do not keep available books of account and supporting documents in Puerto Rico, all of their tax deductions may be denied. A foreign corporation is deemed to be in compliance with this requirement if it can physically produce its books and records in Puerto Rico within 30 days. An extension of 15 days may be granted.

Foreign-exchange controls. Puerto Rico does not impose foreign-exchange controls, but large currency transfers must be reported to the US Treasury Department.

Debt-to-equity rules. Puerto Rico law does not include any specific thin-capitalization provisions, but US provisions in this area may be persuasive.

Transfer pricing. Under the income tax law, the tax authorities may redistribute or reallocate income, deductions, credits and other

items between related taxpayers to prevent tax evasion. The law does not prescribe transfer-pricing methods. However, regulations identify methods that may be used by the Secretary of Treasury to determine the actual net income derived from sales of tangible property between related taxpayers. In addition, these regulations provide guidance on other types of transactions between related taxpayers, such as intercompany loans, rendering of services and transfers of intangible property.

F. Tax treaties

Puerto Rico does not participate in US income tax treaties and has not entered into any treaties with other jurisdictions.

Qatar

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Doha **GMT +3**

ΕY +974 4457-4111 Mail address: Fax: +974 4441-4649

P.O. Box 164 Doha Qatar

Street address:

Burj Al Gassar, 24th Floor Majlis Al Taawon Street

West Bay Doha Qatar

Principal Tax Contact

Marcel Kerkvliet +974 4457-4201 Mobile: +974 5598-1295

Email: marcel.kerkvliet@qa.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Marcel Kerkvliet +974 4457-4201

Mobile: +974 5598-1295

Email: marcel.kerkvliet@qa.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Ahmed Eldessouky +965 2295-5229

Mobile: +965 9721-3630

Email: ahmed.f.eldessouky@qa.ey.com

Sherif Ismail +974 4457-4293 Mobile: +974 5005-1504

Email: sherif.ismail@qa.ey.com

+974 4457-4220 Fareed Patel

Mobile: +974 5005-1480 Email: fareed.patel@qa.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Nitesh Jain +974 4457-3667

> Mobile: +974 5038 6542 Email: nitesh.jain@qa.ey.com

Saman Fernando +974 4457-4230

Mobile: +974 5005-1490

Email: saman.fernando@qa.ey.com

Indirect Tax

David Stevens +971 4332-4000

Mobile: +971 5668-82352 Email: david.stevens@ae.ey.com

+974 4457-4287

Andrew Vye Mobile: +974 5005-6434

Email: andrew.vye@qa.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Fareed Patel +974 4457-4220

> Mobile: +974 5005-1480 Email: fareed.patel@qa.ey.com

Qatar has two tax regimes, which are the state regime administered by the General Tax Authority (GTA) and the Qatar Financial Centre (QFC) regime administered by the QFC Tax Department. Unless specifically stated otherwise, the information in this chapter relates to the state tax regime.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	10
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0/10
Branch Tax Rate (%)	10
Withholding Tax (%)	5
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. The basis of taxation in Qatar is territorial. Persons carrying on business activities in Qatar are subject to tax on profits arising from sources in Qatar. Income from outside Qatar is generally not subject to tax.

Companies are exempt from tax to the extent that they are owned by Qatari shareholders who are tax resident in Qatar and to the extent of the profits that are attributable to citizens of the other Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) countries (Bahrain, Kuwait, Oman, Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates) who are tax resident in Qatar.

Rates of corporate income tax. The standard corporate tax rate is 10%.

Companies engaged in petrochemical industries and petroleum operations are taxed at the rates specified in their agreements, provided that the tax rate is not less than 35% on their taxable income. Taxable income is determined in accordance with the provisions of the underlying production-sharing contract or development and fiscal agreement. Petroleum operations are defined by law as the exploration for petroleum, improving oil fields, drilling, well repair and completion, the production, processing and refining of petroleum, and the storage, transport loading and shipping of crude oil and natural gas. Oilfield service companies contracting with petroleum and petrochemical companies are subject to the standard 10% tax rate.

Foreign international shipping and aviation companies are exempt from tax in Qatar if Qatari shipping and aviation companies enjoy similar reciprocal treatment in the respective foreign countries.

Not-for-profit entities that are registered in Qatar or in another country are not covered by the provisions of the Qatar Income Tax Law and are accordingly exempt from tax. However, they must withhold tax if applicable.

The income of businesses registered and operating in the QFC is subject to a standard rate of tax of 10%. Regulated and non-regulated activities may be carried on from the QFC. Regulated activities include the following:

- International banking
- · Insurance and reinsurance

- · Fund management
- Brokerage and dealer operations
- · Treasury management
- Funds administration and pension funds
- Financial advice and back-office operations

Non-regulated activities include the following:

- Professional and business services (including, but not limited to audit, legal, consultancy, tax advisory, media and public relations, project management, architecture and engineering)
- Holding company and headquarter hosting
- · Special-purpose company
- Single-family office
- · Ship brokering and agency services
- · Trust and trust services

Tax incentives. Taxpayers may seek approval for an exemption or preferential tax rate for projects based on criteria related to the nature of a project or its location. The Ministry of Finance may grant exemptions for up to five years. The Council of Ministers may approve exemptions for longer periods, or approve a preferential tax rate.

Taxpayers enjoying tax exemptions are required to submit their annual corporate tax return showing the amount of income that would have been taxable without the exemption, and the amount of tax exempted. A failure by a tax-exempt entity to file a tax return and financial statements results in a penalty of QAR10,000.

The income of businesses operating at the Qatar Science and Technology Park (QSTP) is exempt from tax. However, such businesses must file annual tax returns, together with audited financial statements, with the GTA. QSTP-registered entities must also withhold tax if applicable.

Activities that may be carried out at the QSTP include the following:

- Research and development of new products
- Technology development and development of new processes
- · Low-volume, high-value-added specialist manufacturing
- Technology-related consulting services, technology training and promotion of academic developments in the technology fields
- · Incubating new businesses with advanced learning

To support financing and investment activities carried on by QFC entities, the QFC tax regulations provide for the establishment of tax-exempt vehicles. A QFC entity that is one of the following exempt vehicles may elect for special tax-exempt status:

- Registered Fund (QFC Scheme or a Private Placement Scheme)
- Special Investment Fund (permitted activities are private equity investments, venture capital investments, investments in property and investments on behalf of a single family)
- Special Funding Company (includes holding company and special-purpose company)
- Alternative Risk Vehicle
- Charity

QFC companies engaged in captive insurance or reinsurance business, companies of which at least 90% of the ordinary capital, profit and asset entitlement are beneficially, directly or indirectly

owned by Qatari nationals and investment managers meeting certain conditions, and are licensed to engage in non-regulated activities may elect a 0% concessionary tax rate to apply to their chargeable profits.

In addition, a newly registered and incorporated QFC company may be able to claim reimbursement in the form of a tax credit with respect to tax losses incurred in the first two accounting periods, subject to meeting all criteria. If a QFC company receives a reimbursement of tax losses, it is automatically precluded for the following three accounting periods from electing special exemption status or the concessionary 0% tax rate.

Law No. 24 of 2018 provides a tax exemption for non-Qatari investors holding shares of companies or units in investment funds listed on the Qatar Stock Exchange (non-QFC entities). This exemption also extends to profits realized on the sale, transfer or exchange of listed shares or investment fund units.

Capital gains. Capital gains are aggregated with other income and are subject to tax at the regular corporate income tax rate. The sale by foreign nationals and nonresident GCC nationals of shares in Qatar tax resident companies is taxable at a rate of 10%. However, the sale of shares (and the share of profits) in listed companies is exempt from tax.

Gains resulting from the revaluation of assets that are used as inkind contributions to the capital of another resident stockholding company are exempt, provided that the shares of that company are not sold within five years.

Capital gains derived by a QFC taxpayer may be exempt from tax in the QFC if they are considered non-local source or meet the conditions of the QFC participation exemption.

Administration. Within 30 days after commencing a taxable activity in Qatar or registering with the Ministry of Economy and Commerce, a taxpayer must register with the GTA and obtain a tax card and tax identification number. A failure to register for tax results in a penalty of QAR20,000.

The tax year runs from 1 January to 31 December, and a taxpayer must use this accounting period unless approval is obtained for a different year-end. Approval to use an alternative accounting period is granted in exceptional cases only.

In general, all companies, including tax-exempt companies (see *Tax incentives*), must file tax declarations within four months after the end of the accounting period. The due date may be extended at the discretion of the GTA, but the length of the extension may not exceed four months.

The tax declaration must be certified by an accountant in practice in Qatar who is registered with the Ministry of Finance. If this requirement is not satisfied, the GTA rejects the tax declaration. The tax declaration and supporting audited financial statements must be denominated in Qatari rials.

Tax is payable on the due date for filing the tax declaration. The due date for payment of taxes may be extended if the filing date is extended and if the taxpayer provides reasons acceptable to the GTA. Alternatively, the GTA may allow taxes to be paid in installments during the extension period. Tax is payable in Qatari rials.

Penalties for late filing are levied at a rate of QAR500 per day, subject to a maximum of QAR180,000. The penalty for late payment equals 2% of the tax due for each month or part of a month for which the payment is late, up to the amount of the tax due.

The GTA may issue tax assessments based on a presumptive basis or reassess by applying market prices to certain related-party transactions in certain circumstances. The tax law provides for a structured appeals process with respect to such tax assessments. Correspondence for all appeals must be in Arabic. The appeals procedure consists of the following three stages:

- Correspondence and negotiations with the GTA
- · Formal appeal to an Appeal Committee
- The commencement of a case in the judicial courts

The GTA may inspect a taxpayer's books and records, which should be maintained in Qatar. The books and records are not required to be maintained in Arabic. The accounting books and records must be maintained for 10 years following the year to which the books, registers and documents are related.

The GTA has introduced a tax administration system through which correspondence with the tax authority primarily flows. This includes the filing of tax registration forms, tax return submissions and communications from the GTA to the taxpayer with respect to inquiries, assessments and appeals.

For QFC entities, including tax-exempt entities, the annual income tax declaration must be submitted and the corresponding tax due must be paid within six months after the end of the accounting period.

Financial sanctions for the late submission of the annual QFC tax declaration are levied based on when the delayed filing is submitted. In addition, the delay payment charge on unpaid tax, which is currently 5% per year, is imposed.

Withholding taxes. Qatar Tax Law No. 24 of 2018, which is effective from 13 December 2018, introduced withholding taxes on payments to nonresident entities for activities not connected with a permanent establishment (PE) in the state (essentially, those without a Commercial Registration and Tax Card issued by the GTA). Royalties, interest payments, commissions and other payments for services conducted wholly or partially in Qatar are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 5%. Services are deemed to be completed in Qatar to the extent that they are used, consumed or exploited in Qatar, even if rendered wholly or partially outside Qatar.

Companies or PEs in Qatar that make the above payments must deduct tax at source and remit it to the GTA by the 15th day of the month following the month in which the payment is made. The penalty for a failure to deduct withholding tax equals 100% of the withholding tax amount. Penalties for late payments are levied at a rate of 2% per month, up to a maximum of 100% of the withholding tax due.

QFC taxpayers are not required to withhold tax.

Dividends. Dividends paid by a Qatar tax resident company are not subject to withholding tax. Income distributed from profits that have already been subject to Qatar taxation are not subject to further taxation in the hands of the recipient. Dividends paid by an entity that has a tax exemption are exempt from tax.

Dividends paid to a QFC taxpayer are not subject to tax in the OFC.

Foreign tax relief. A deduction is allowed for income taxes incurred by the taxpayer abroad if the revenues related to the foreign taxes are taxable in Qatar, subject to other deductibility requirements. In addition, foreign tax relief is available under the tax treaties with the countries listed in Section E.

In the QFC, tax resident taxpayers may credit foreign taxes imposed on income that is also taxed in the QFC either through a double tax treaty or unilateral relief, or they may elect to treat such taxes as deductible expenses.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The following are some of the items that are included in taxable income:

- Interest and returns realized outside Qatar from amounts generated by taxable activity carried on in Qatar
- Revenues earned from an activity performed in Qatar including trading, contracting and the provision of services
- Revenues earned from the partial or total performance of a contract in Qatar
- Service fee income received by head offices, branches or related companies
- Certain dividend income and capital gains on real estate located in Oatar
- Interest on loans obtained in Qatar

Normal business expenses are allowable and must be determined under the accrual method of accounting. Branches are limited in the deduction of head office expenses (see *Head office overhead*). Self-employed individuals engaged in a professional activity may choose to deduct a notional expense equal to 30% of their total income instead of all of the expenses and costs that are allowed to be deducted. Expenses for entertainment, hospitality, meals, holidays, club subscriptions and client gifts are subject to restrictions. Guidance contained in supporting executive regulations specifies that these expenses are subject to an allowable ceiling of 2% of net income, up to a maximum of QAR200,000.

Inventories. Inventories must be valued using international accounting standards.

Provisions. General provisions, such as bad debts and stock obsolescence, are generally not allowed. Specific bad debts that are written off are deductible to the extent that they satisfy conditions set by the GTA. Deductions by banks for loan-loss provisions are the subject of periodic instructions from the Qatar Central Bank and, in general, provisions are allowable up to a ceiling of 10% of net profits.

Head office overhead. In general, charges of a general or administrative nature imposed by a head office on its Qatar branch are

allowed as deductions, provided that they do not exceed 3% of turnover less subcontract costs. However, for banks, the limit is 1%. If a project derives income from both Qatari and foreign sources, the limit is 3% of the total revenues of the project, less subcontract costs, revenues from the supply of machinery and equipment overseas, revenues derived from services performed overseas, value of paid reinsurance premiums and other income not related to activities in Oatar.

No such restriction applies in the QFC.

Tax depreciation. Under the executive regulations relating to the Qatar Income Tax Law, assets must be classified into two groups for tax depreciation purposes. The first group is for high-value assets and consists primarily of buildings, ships, airplanes, drilling instruments and intangible assets. These assets should be depreciated on a straight-line basis using the following annual depreciation rates:

Rate (%)
ns 5
10
20
15
50
Amortized over the
expected life of the
asset, with a maximum
annual amortization
allowance of 15%

For the second group, which relates to low-value assets, tax depreciation is calculated using the reducing-balance method. The following are the annual depreciation rates for these assets.

Subgroup	Assets	Rate (%)
First	Computer hardware and software and annexes thereof	33.33
Second	Machinery, plant, equipment, electrical devices and means of transportation of goods and persons, including cars, vehicles,	
	trucks and cranes	20
Third	Office furniture, fixtures and	
	fittings and other assets	15

The above depreciation rates must be applied to the written-down tax value of the assets, increased by the cost of current year additions and decreased by the sales proceeds from current year disposals. Under the Qatar Income Tax Law, the gain or loss resulting from disposal of low-value fixed assets is no longer considered for income tax purposes. Instead, the sales proceeds are deducted from the tax value of the assets as mentioned above.

Approval of the Minister of Finance is required for departure from the tax depreciation rates noted above. Departures from these rates are normally allowed only for new startup projects if the project owner requests permission to adopt different depreciation rates based on the presentation of appropriate justifications to the Minister.

The Executive Regulations limit the deductibility of depreciation to the amount reflected in the financial statements.

In the QFC, tax depreciation should be in line with the depreciation in the financial accounts, subject to additional requirements of the QFC tax law.

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward. The carryback of losses is not allowed.

In the QFC, losses may be carried forward indefinitely, and the carryback of losses is not allowed.

Groups of companies. No tax regulations cover groups of companies in the Qatar Income Tax Law.

In the QFC, companies that are members of the same group may apply for a group relief (offset of taxable profits and losses).

D. Other significant taxes

Qatar has signed and ratified the GCC Value-Added Tax (VAT) Framework Agreement, and it is anticipated that Qatar will introduce VAT in mid-2020 or 2021. Because the GCC operates as a single customs territory, the GCC VAT Framework Agreement follows many of the principles in the EU VAT system.

The standard rate of VAT in Qatar is expected to be 5%.

Qatar has also signed and ratified the GCC Common Excise Tax Agreement and has introduced excise tax on tobacco and tobacco derivatives, carbonated drinks, energy drinks, and special-purpose goods as of 1 January 2019.

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Qatar does not impose foreign-exchange controls. Equity capital, loan capital, interest, dividends, branch profits, royalties and management fees are freely remittable.

Transfer pricing and anti-avoidance legislation. The Qatar Income Tax Law contains anti-avoidance provisions. The GTA may nullify or alter the tax consequences of any transaction that it has reasonable cause to believe was entered into to avoid or reduce a tax liability.

If a company carries out a transaction with a related party that was intended to reduce the company's taxable income, the income arising from the transaction is deemed to be the income that would have arisen had the parties been dealing at arm's length.

Under Qatar's tax regime, in determining the arm's-length value, the GTA requires the use of the comparable uncontrolled price (CUP) method. Under this method, the price of the service or goods is deemed to be the price that would have been applied if the transaction had been between unrelated parties. If the information required to apply the CUP method is not available, an application to apply a different transfer-pricing method approved by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) must be submitted to the GTA.

A master file and local file prepared in accordance with the transfer-pricing guidelines issued by the OECD should be submitted to the GTA if one of the related parties is resident outside Qatar and subject to total revenues or total assets thresholds (to be determined by the GTA).

The master file and local file should be submitted on or before the income tax return filing deadline in Qatar (that is, within four months after the end of the tax year).

A transfer-pricing form (together with the annual tax declaration) should be completed and submitted by the Qatar entity to the GTA, subject to total revenues or total assets thresholds (to be determined by the GTA).

A statement of related-party transactions is required to be attached in the audited financial statements that are submitted to the GTA, together with the annual income tax return.

A reference to bilateral advance pricing agreement was made in the Executive Regulations. However, further guidance and procedures will be issued by the local tax authority.

Under the QFC tax regime, transfer pricing may be determined based on any of the accepted OECD transfer-pricing methods.

A taxpayer's presentation to the QFC Tax Department of a transfer-pricing study with pricing for related-party transactions, properly benchmarked against valid comparables, is a significant factor in deciding whether an inquiry into a return is necessary.

Country-by-Country Reporting. On 14 November 2017, Qatar joined the inclusive framework for the global implementation of the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) project. As a BEPS Associate, Qatar is committed to implementing four minimum standards under the BEPS Project, one of which is Action 13 on transfer-pricing documentation.

On 19 December 2017, Qatar signed the Multilateral Competent Authority Agreement on the exchange of Country-by-Country (CbC) Reports. The signing of this agreement enables Qatar to efficiently establish a wide network of exchange relationships for the automatic exchange of CbC Reports. As of the end of 2019, Qatar has activated its exchange relationship with 56 countries.

As part of the proposed implementation of Action 13 of the BEPS Project, Qatar published Ministerial Decision No. 21 of 2018, which was eventually repealed by Ministerial Decision No. 16 of 2019. The decision outlines Country-by-Country Reporting (CbCR) requirements in Qatar that are applicable for fiscal years beginning on or after 1 January 2018. The CbCR rules are aligned with the model legislation set out in the OECD's BEPS Action 13 Final Report on CbCR. These requirements also apply to entities that are registered under the QFC.

An ultimate parent entity that is tax resident in Qatar is required to submit a CbCR notification and file a CbC Report in Qatar if it is a member of a multinational enterprise group that had consolidated group revenue of at least QAR3 billion in the preceding fiscal year. The annual CbCR notification must be submitted by the end of the reporting fiscal year. CbC reports should be filed within 12 months after the end of the reporting fiscal year.

Thin-capitalization rules. The Executive Regulations indicate that the amount of the loan should not exceed the debt-equity ratio of 3:1 for interest deductibility purposes.

However, under the QFC tax regime, the following are safe harbor debt-to-equity ratios:

- 2:1 for nonfinancial institutions
- 4:1 for financial institutions

Although the above ratios are non-statutory and are non-binding on taxpayers and the QFC Tax Department, they are expected to be accepted as default thresholds by the QFC Tax Department. The safe-harbor guidance applies for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2012.

Supply and installation contracts. Profits from "supply only" operations in Qatar are exempt from tax because the supplier trades "with" but not "in" Qatar. If a contract includes work elements that are performed partially outside Qatar and partially in Qatar, and if these activities are clearly separated in the contract, only the revenues from the activity performed in Qatar are taxable in Qatar.

Similarly, with respect to an engineering, procurement and construction contract for a project in Qatar, the obligation to perform construction work in Qatar may bring the revenues arising outside Qatar into the Qatar tax net unless the contract clearly includes a split of revenue between work done in Qatar and work done outside Qatar.

Contract retention. All ministries, government departments, public and semipublic establishments and other payers must retain the final contract payment or 3% of the contract value (after deducting the value of supplies and work done abroad), whichever is greater, due to foreign branches that have a commercial registration linked to a specific project with a duration of at least one year. The contract retention payable to the contractor or subcontractor must be retained until the contractor or subcontractor presents a tax clearance from the GTA confirming that all tax liabilities have been settled.

Contract retention does not apply to QFC taxpayers.

Contract reporting. Ministries and other government bodies, public corporations and establishments, and companies are required to report to the GTA on contracts concluded with nonresidents without a PE in Qatar, regardless of their value. In addition, contracts concluded with residents or with nonresidents that have a PE in Qatar must also be reported to the GTA if the contract value amounts to QAR200,000 for service contracts, or to QAR500,000 for contracting, supply, and supply and service contracts. Copies of the contracts must also be submitted together with the statement, except for contracts concluded with nonresidents with no

PE in Qatar that have a contract value not exceeding QAR100,000. A failure to comply may result in a penalty of QAR10,000.

Contract reporting does not apply to QFC taxpayers.

Multilateral Instrument. On 4 December 2018, subject to ratification, Qatar signed the Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent BEPS (Multilateral Instrument, or MLI). The MLI seeks to facilitate the efficient updating of existing tax treaties to incorporate treaty-related measures recommended by the OECD to counter base erosion and profit shifting, without the need for jurisdictions to bilaterally renegotiate each tax treaty.

At the point of signing the MLI, Qatar indicated provisionally that it wants to amend its double tax treaties with 84 countries by using the MLI.

Common Reporting Standard. Qatar is one of the jurisdictions that has committed to implement the Common Reporting Standard (CRS), an internationally agreed standard for the automatic exchange of financial account information in tax matters. On 10 November 2017, Qatar signed the CRS Multilateral Competent Authority Agreement (CRS MCAA). The signing of the CRS MCAA enables Qatar to efficiently establish a wide network of exchange relationships for the automatic exchange of information based on CRS.

According to a CRS circular released by Qatar's Ministry of Finance, financial institutions subject to reporting requirements are required to report the information to the regulator by 31 July of the year following the year to which the data relates. These reporting requirements apply to entities registered under the state and those registered under the QFC.

F. Tax treaty withholding tax rates

The table provided below is intended purely for orientation purposes. It does not reflect the various special provisions of individual treaties or the withholding tax regulations in domestic law. The following is a table of treaty withholding tax rates.

Dividends				
	A %	B %	Interest (a) %	Royalties %
Albania	0/5 (11)	0/5 (11)	0/5 (11)	6
Algeria	— (b)	_	— (c)	5 5
Armenia	10	5 (d)	5	
Austria	— (c)	(c)	— (f)	5
Azerbaijan	7	7	7	5
Barbados	— (c)	(c)	— (c)	5 5 5 5 5
Belarus	5	5	5	5
Brunei Darussalam	— (c)	(c)	— (c)	5
Bulgaria	— (c)	_	3	5
China Mainland	10	10	10	10
Croatia	— (c)	_	— (c)	10
Cuba	10	5 (e)	10	5
Cyprus	— (c)	_	— (c)	5
Ecuador	5/10 (p)	5 (p)	10 (ll)	10
France	(f)	_	— (f)	(f)

	51.11.			
	Divide		Interest (a)	Dovalties
	A %	B 1	Interest (a) %	Royalties %
		70		
Georgia	— (c)		— (c)	-(g)
Greece	5	5	5	5 5
Guernsey				5
Hong Kong SAR				5
Hungary	0/5 (bb)	0 (bb)	- (c)	5
India	10	5 (h)	10	10
Indonesia	10	10	10	5
Iran	7.5	5 (ff)	10	5 5 5 5 5
Ireland			— ,	5
Isle of Man	— (c)	— (c)	— (c)	5
Italy	15	5 (i)	5	5
Japan	10	5 (hh)	0/10 (ii)	
Jersey	— (c)	— (c)	— (c)	5
Jordan	10	10	5	10
Kazakhstan	5/10 (m)	5 (m)	10 (ll)	10
Kenya	10 (l)	5 (1)	10	10
Korea (South)	10	10	10	5
Kyrgyzstan				5
Latvia	0/5 (gg)	0 (gg)	0/5 (gg)	5
Lebanon	— (j)		— (j)	— (j)
Luxembourg	5/10 (k)	0 (h)	— (c)	5
Malaysia	5/10 (1)	5 (1)	5	8
Malta	— (c)	_	-(c)	5
Mauritius	— (c)	_	— (c)	5
Mexico	—	_	5/10 (ee)	10
Monaco	— (c)		— (c)	5
Morocco	10	5 (m)	10	10
Nepal	10	10	10	15
Netherlands	10	0 (n)	-(c)	5
North Macedonia	— (c)		— (c)	5
Norway	15	5 (aa)	— (c)	5
Pakistan	10	5 (h)	10	10
Panama	6	0/6 (mm)		6
Philippines	15	10 (aa)	10	15
Poland	5	5	5	5
Portugal	10	5 (dd)	10 (a)	10
Romania	3	3	3	5
Russian	_	_	_	
Federation	5	5	5	— (c)
San Marino	— (c)	(c)	— (c)	5
Senegal	-(j)		-(j)	-(j)
Serbia	10	5 (e)	10	10
Seychelles	— (c)	_	— (c)	5
Singapore	— (c)	_	5	10
Slovenia	5	5	5	5
South Africa	10	0/5 (jj)	0/10 (kk)	5
Spain	5	0 (nn)	0	0
Sri Lanka	10	10	10	10
Sudan	— (b)		— (c)	— (z)
Switzerland	10/15 (o)	5 (p)	- (c)	— (c)
Syria	5	5	10	18
Tunisia	0 (q)	0	— (r)	5
Turkey	15	10 (s)	10 (t)	10
Ukraine	10	0/5 (oo)	5/10 (pp)	5/10 (qq)

	Divid A %	ends B %	Interest (a)	Royalties %
United Kingdom	0/15 (u)	0/15 (u)	0 (v)	5
Venezuela	10	5 (h)	5	5
Vietnam	12.5	5 (w)	10	5/10(x)
Yemen	— (c)	— ` ´	— (c)	— (y)
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0	0	7 (cc)	5 (cc)

- A Individuals and companies
- B Qualifying companies
- (a) Some treaties provide for an exemption for certain types of interest, such as interest paid to public bodies and institutions. Such exemptions are not considered in this column.
- (b) Income may be taxed in the residence state at the rate provided under its domestic law.
- (c) Income is taxable only in the residence state at the rate provided under its domestic law.
- (d) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner has invested capital of more than USD100,000.
- (e) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner holds at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (f) Dividends, interest and royalties are taxable only in the residence state at the rates provided under its domestic law if the recipient is the beneficial owner of the income.
- (g) Royalties are taxable only in the residence state at the rates provided under its domestic law if the recipient is the beneficial owner of the income.
- (h) This rate applies if the beneficial owner holds at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (i) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner has owned directly or indirectly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends for a period of at least 12 months preceding the date on which the dividends are declared.
- (j) Dividends, interest and royalties are taxable in the residence state at the rates provided under its domestic law.
- (k) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is an individual who holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and who has been a resident of the other contracting state for a period of 48 months immediately preceding the year in which the dividends are paid.
- (1) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is an individual or a company that holds directly at least 10% the capital of the company paying the dividends. Otherwise, a 10% rate applies.
- (m) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (n) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that has its capital wholly or partly divided into shares and that holds directly at least 7.5% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (o) The 10% rate applies if the individual holds at least 10% of the capital of the distributing company. Otherwise, the 15% rate applies.
- (p) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (q) The income is not taxable in either state.
- (r) The income may be taxed in the source state at the rate provided under its domestic law.
- (s) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. Otherwise, the 15% rate applies.
- (t) The income is exempt from tax if it is beneficially owned by the government of the contracting state or a political subdivision or a local authority thereof or by the central bank of the other contacting state.
- (u) Dividends distributed by real estate investment trusts are subject to a 15% withholding tax, unless the beneficial owner is a pension scheme, in which case an exemption applies.
- (v) The treaty provides for several alternative conditions relating to the beneficial owner or the payer of the interest for the application of the 0% rate. This rate applies if one of these conditions is met. Otherwise, the domestic rate in the source state applies.

- (w) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 50% of the capital of the company paying the dividends or that has invested more than USD10 million or the equivalent in Qatari or Vietnamese currency in the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (x) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the following:
 - The use of, or the right to use, patents, designs or models, plans, or secret formulas or processes
 - The use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 - Information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience The 10% rate applies in other cases.
- (y) The income is taxable only in the source state at the rate provided under its domestic law.
- (z) The income may be taxed in the source state at the rate provided for under its domestic law.
- (aa) This rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (bb) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company resident in the other contracting state. The 5% rate applies to all other beneficial owners of dividends resident in the other contracting state.
- (cc) See Section B.
- (dd) This rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends holds at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends or if the beneficial owner is the state of Portugal, a political or administrative subdivision or a local authority thereof, or the central bank of Portugal.
- (ee) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is a bank. A 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (ff) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 20% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (gg) The rate is 0% if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership). The rate is 5% of the gross amount of the dividends or interest in all other cases.
- (hh) The 5% rate applies if, for the six-month period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined, the beneficial owner of the dividends owned at least 10% of the voting power or the total issued shares of the company paying the dividends, and if the company paying the dividends is not allowed a tax deduction for the dividends.
- (ii) The 0% rate applies if the interest is derived from government debt or if the beneficial owner is one of the following:
 - · A government entity
 - A bank
 - · An insurance company
 - · A securities dealer
 - A pension fund (conditions apply)
 - Any other enterprise, provided that in the three tax years preceding the
 tax year in which the interest is paid, the enterprise derives more than
 50% of its liabilities from the issuance of bonds in the financial markets
 or from taking deposits for interest and more than 50% of the assets of
 the enterprise consist of debt-claims against persons not associated with
 the enterprise
- (jj) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner holds at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the other contracting state or a local authority, political subdivision or statutory body thereof.
- (kk) The 0% rate applies if the interest arises with respect to a government debt or debt listed on a recognized stock exchange.
- Exemptions apply to certain specified state-owned entities.
- (mm) The 0% rate applies to dividends beneficially owned by a contracting state, a political subdivision, a local authority, an investment authority, the central bank or a pension fund thereof or any other entity or institution that is recognized, by mutual agreement, as an integral part of the state and is exempt from tax in the source state.
- (nn) The exemption applies if the recipient company holds directly at least the following percentage of the capital of the company paying the dividends:
 - 1% if the dividends are paid by a company, the shares of which are substantially and regularly traded on a stock exchange
 - · 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a public body
 - · 10% in other cases

- (00) The 0% rate applies to dividends beneficially owned by a contracting state, a political subdivision, a local authority, an investment authority, the central bank or a pension fund thereof or any other institution or fund that is recognized, by mutual agreement, as an integral part of the state, political subdivision or local authority. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (pp) The 5% rate applies to sales on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, and on loans granted by banks. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (qq) The 5% rate applies to payments of royalties regarding copyrights of scientific works, patents, trademarks, secret formulas, processes or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.

Qatar is in the process of ratifying treaties with Bermuda, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Fiji, Gambia, Ghana, Mauritania and Nigeria.

Qatar is in the process of negotiating, signing and ratifying treaties with Argentina, Bangladesh, Belgium, Czech Republic, Egypt, Estonia, Gabon, Germany, Iceland, Libya, Lithuania, Montenegro, Paraguay, Peru, Swaziland, Tajikistan, Thailand, Turkmenistan, Uruguay and Uzbekistan.

Qatar is renegotiating its tax treaties with India, Morocco and Pakistan.

Romania

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Bucharest GMT +2

EYBucharest Tower Center Bldg.

22nd Floor

Bvd. Ion Mihalache nr. 15-17

Cod 011171 Sector 1

Bucharest Romania +40 (21) 402-4000, 402-4100 Fax: +40 (21) 310-7124, 310-6987

Email: office@ro.ey.com

Principal Tax Contact and Business Tax Services Leader

★ Alexander Milcev +40 (21) 402-4000 Mobile: +40 722-434-524

Email: alexander.milcev@ro.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax

Advisory

Alexander Milcev +40 (21) 402-4000

Mobile: +40 722-434-524 Email: alexander.milcev@ro.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital

Markets

Alexander Milcev +40 (21) 402-4000

Mobile: +40 722-434-524

Email: alexander.milcev@ro.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness

nectiveness

Adrian Rus +40 (21) 402-4000

Mobile: +40 724-204-966 Email: adrian.rus@ro.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Adrian Rus +40 (21) 402-4000

Mobile: +40 724-204-966 Email: adrian.rus@ro.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Miruna Enache

Mihaela Mitroi

Andra Casu +40 (21) 402-4000

Mobile: +40 749-238-324 Email: andra.casu@ro.ey.com

Alexander Milcev +40 (21) 402-4000

Mobile: +40 722-434-524

Email: alexander.milcev@ro.ey.com

+40 (21) 402-4000 Mobile: +40 723-222-357

Email: miruna.enache@ro.ey.com

+40 (21) 402-4000

Mobile: +40 742-200-903

Email: mihaela.mitroi@ro.ey.com

Raluca Popa +40 (21) 402-4000

Mobile: +40 731-500-151 Email: raluca.popa@ro.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Miruna Enache +40 (21) 402-4000

Mobile: +40 723-222-357

Email: miruna.enache@ro.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Claudia Sofianu +40 (21) 402-4000

Mobile: +40 725-809-452

Email: claudia.sofianu@ro.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Jean-Marc Cambien +40 (21) 402-4000 Mobile: +40 723-677-116

Wobile. +40 723-077-110

Email: jean-marc.cambien@ro.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Emanuel Bancila +40 (21) 402-4000

Mobile: +40 731-795-265

Email: emanuel.bancila@ro.ey.com

Alexander Milcev +40 (21) 402-4000

Mobile: +40 722-434-524

Email: alexander.milcev@ro.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Radu Tudoran +40 (21) 402-4000

Mobile: +40 730-398-162 Email: radu.tudoran@ro.ey.com

Legal Services

Dragos Radu +40 (21) 402-4000

Mobile: +40 722-222-307 Email: dragos.radu@ro.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	16 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	16 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	16 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) (b)	
Dividends	5 (c)
Interest	16 (d)(e)(f)
Royalties	16 (d)(f)
Commissions	16 (d)
Certain Services Rendered Abroad	16 (g)
Services Rendered in Romania	16 (d)
Gambling	1
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	7 (h)

- (a) See Section B.
- (b) These withholding tax rates are standard and final. They can be reduced under double tax treaties or European Union (EU) directives.
- (c) This tax may be reduced to nil for dividends paid to a legal entity residing in another EU member state or to a permanent establishment of an entity residing in an EU member state, if certain conditions relating to the dividend recipient and dividend payer are satisfied. These conditions are described in *Dividends* in Section B. Dividends paid by Romanian legal entities to pension funds resident in an EU member state, as defined by the law of such state, are exempt from withholding tax in Romania.
- (d) This withholding tax applies only if the income is not attributable to a permanent establishment in Romania.
- (e) The following types of interest derived by nonresidents are not subject to withholding tax:
 - Interest from public debt instruments in national and foreign currency

- Interest related to instruments issued by the National Bank of Romania to carry out monetary policy
- Interest paid by Romanian legal entities to pension funds resident in an EU member state, as defined by the law of such state
 The withholding tax rate is 0% for interest and royalties if certain conditions
- (f) The withholding tax rate is 0% for interest and royalties if certain conditions are satisfied, including the following principal conditions:
 - The beneficial owner of the interest or royalties is a legal person resident in an EU member state or a permanent establishment of an entity resident in such a state.
 - The beneficial owner of the interest or royalties holds at least 25% of the value or number of participation titles in the Romanian entity for an uninterrupted period of at least two years that ends on the date of payment of the interest or royalties.
- (g) This withholding tax applies only to management and consultancy services rendered abroad. International transport and supplies of services ancillary to such transport are not subject to withholding tax.
- (h) Annual tax losses may be carried forward for seven years and are not adjusted for inflation.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident entities are subject to tax on their worldwide income. An entity is resident in Romania if it satisfies any of the following conditions:

- It is incorporated in Romania.
- Its place of effective management and control is located in Romania.
- It is a legal entity that has its headquarters in Romania and that is incorporated in accordance with the European legislation.

Associations or consortia, which are not considered separate legal persons in Romania, are tax transparent. Different tax rules apply depending on the members of the associations or consortia (for example, whether the members are Romanian, nonresident, individuals or companies).

Nonresident companies that do not have an effective place of management in Romania are subject to tax on their Romanian-source income only, including capital gains derived from specified transactions (see *Capital gains*).

Rates of corporate income tax. The standard rate of income tax for Romanian companies is 16%, regardless of whether the companies have foreign participation. Income derived by companies from night bars, nightclubs, discos and casinos directly or in association is also normally taxable at a rate of 16%, but the amount of the tax payable may not be less than 5% of the gross income derived from such activities.

Nonresident companies that do not have their place of effective management in Romania are taxed in Romania at the standard rate of 16% on earnings derived from their operations in Romania through branches, permanent establishments or certain consortia. A permanent establishment of a foreign company in Romania may be constituted in certain forms, including the following:

- · A place of management
- · An office
- · A branch
- · A factory
- A mine, an oil or gas well, a quarry, or any other place of extraction of natural resources
- A building site that exists for a period exceeding six months

• The place in which an activity continues to be carried out with the assets and liabilities of a Romanian legal person subject to a cross-border reorganization

Foreign companies are also normally taxable in Romania at the standard corporate income tax rate on profits derived in Romania from real estate located in Romania and the exploitation of natural resources, as well as on certain capital gains (see *Capital gains*).

Representative offices are subject to an annual tax equal to RON18,000 (approximately EUR4,000).

Law on specific tax for some activities. Effective from 1 January 2017, instead of the corporate tax, a specific tax applies to Romanian legal persons that perform certain activities in the hotels and accommodation, restaurant and other food services, bars and beverage-serving sectors, other than the legal persons for which the microenterprise tax is applicable (see *Microenterprises*).

The specific tax applies only to Romanian legal persons that on 31 December of the preceding year performed one of the activities mentioned above, according to their Articles of Incorporations, and that are not in liquidation.

Formulas determine the specific tax. If the taxpayer performs more than one of the activities listed above (except for hotel complexes), the specific tax equals the tax determined by applying the specific formulas to each of the activities performed.

In the event that the taxpayer derives income from other activities that are not subject to this specific tax, the taxpayer must apply the corporate income tax system to such income.

Taxpayers that applied the specific tax for some activities and previously incurred tax losses have the right to recover those losses in the seven consecutive years from the date on which they returned to the corporate income tax system. The period runs from the date on which the tax loss was incurred.

Microenterprises. Romanian legal persons fulfilling certain conditions must pay microenterprise tax, which is calculated by applying the following rates to the taxable revenues with exemptions for certain revenues:

- 3% if the legal person has no employees
- 1% if the legal person has one or more employees

The microenterprise regime applies to companies that derived income of less than EUR1 million in the preceding year.

A company can choose to exit the microenterprise regime and become a corporate income tax taxpayer if it has registered and paid share capital of RON45,000 (approximately EUR10,000) and has at least two employees.

If during a tax year, a taxpayer assessed as microenterprise fulfills the conditions to become a corporate income taxpayer (for example, it has income exceeding EUR1 million), it pays corporate income tax based on revenues and expenses recorded from the beginning of the quarter in which it no longer meets the conditions to qualify as a microenterprise.

A tax loss incurred by the taxpayer in the period in which the microenterprise income tax is applied is not taken into account (the taxpayer's tax result is not calculated).

Tax losses incurred by legal persons before applying the microenterprise tax regime can be carried forward until the legal entity fulfills the conditions to become a corporate income taxpayer, but only within the seven-year period stated by the law.

Tax incentives. Romania offers certain tax incentives, which are summarized below.

Corporate income tax. The Tax Code contains measures allowing companies to claim accelerated depreciation in certain circumstances.

The Tax Code allows "sponsorship" expenses to be claimed as a credit against corporate income tax due, subject to certain limitations. Under the Sponsorship Law, "sponsorship" is defined as "the juridical deed by which two persons agree upon the transfer of the ownership right upon certain material goods or financial means, in order to support the activity without lucrative scope, carried out by one of them." The tax credit for sponsorship expenses is limited to the lower of the following:

- 0.75% of the company's turnover
- 20% of the corporate income tax due

A tax credit for sponsorship expenses is also available to microenterprises up to a limit of 20% of the microenterprise tax due.

Sponsorship expenses that were not used for obtaining a tax credit can be carried forward for seven consecutive years.

Reinvested profit. The profit invested in the production and/or acquisition of certain technological equipment, computers and peripherals, tax registers, control and billing machines, as well as software and the right to use software, is exempt from tax. The reinvested profit represents the balance in the profit-and-loss account, which is the difference between the total income and total expenses booked in the trial balance of the company beginning with 1 January of the year in which such assets are commissioned. The assets must be retained for at least half of their useful economic life, but no longer than five years, with certain exceptions (for example, cases in which the assets are destroyed, lost or stolen). In addition, the accelerated depreciated method cannot be used for the respective assets.

Innovation and research and development, as well as ancillary activities. Effective from 1 January 2017, a new exemption from corporate income tax was introduced. It applies for the first 10 years of activities to taxpayers that exclusively undertake innovation and research and development, as well as ancillary activities. Application norms for this incentive are still to be issued by the Romanian authorities.

Research and development costs. An additional allowance granted for research and development activities equals 50% of eligible costs under certain conditions.

Industrial parks. Companies administering industrial parks (administrator companies) may benefit from the following incentives by observing the state-aid legislation:

- Exemption from taxes due on conversion of agricultural land to be used for industrial parks
- Buildings, constructions and land located inside industrial parks are exempt from building tax and land tax
- Other incentives, which may be granted by the local authorities

Petroleum companies. Incentives are available to titleholders of oil and gas concessions. Titleholders are granted the concessions by the government in exchange for the payment of a royalty. The following are the incentives:

- For rehabilitation projects, a deductible provision equal to 10% of the annual offshore exploitation profits derived by titleholders of oil and gas licenses that relate to offshore areas with water deeper than 100 meters (328 feet).
- Provisions set up for equipment decommissioning and environmental rehabilitation are deductible up to a limit of 1%, which is applied to the accounting result of the exploitation and production of natural resources, except for the result related to the offshore activities and other activities of the legal entity.
- Reserves for the development and modernization of oil and gas
 production and for oil refining and infrastructure are deductible. These are included in taxable income on the depreciation
 of the assets and their write-off, respectively, over the period in
 which the expenses financed from these reserves are incurred.

Free-trade zones. The following tax benefits are available to companies performing activities in free-trade zones:

- Value-added tax (VAT) exemption applies to supplies of non-Community goods to be placed in a free-trade zone and to supplies of the respective goods performed in a free-trade zone.
- Non-Community goods introduced into free-trade zones for storage purposes are not subject to customs duties.
- State aid is available for investments performed in free-trade zones.

Property taxes. Local councils may grant building and land tax exemptions to legal entities, subject to the state-aid regulations.

Capital gains. Capital gains are included in taxable income and taxed at the normal corporate income tax rate. Capital gains derived by nonresident companies are also subject to the standard 16% tax rate if they are derived from the disposal of the following:

- Immovable property located in Romania
- Participation titles (shares) in a Romanian company

Income derived by nonresident collective placement bodies without corporate status from the transfer of value titles (securities participation titles in open funds, and other financial instruments, such as derivatives) and participation titles held directly or indirectly in Romanian companies, as well as income derived by nonresidents from the transfer on a foreign capital market of participation titles held in a Romanian company and of value titles, is not taxable in Romania.

Income derived from the sale or assignment of shares held in Romanian legal entities or in legal entities from countries with which Romania has entered into a double tax treaty is not included in taxable income if the taxpayer holds for an uninterrupted period of one year at least 10% of the share capital of the legal entity that issued the shares.

Administration. In general, the tax year is the calendar year. However, certain companies may opt for a tax year other than the calendar year.

Under the corporate income tax law, payers of corporate income tax (for example, companies, branches and permanent establishments) must file tax returns and pay corporate income tax quarterly (computed based on actual numbers) by the 25th day of the first month following the first, second and third quarters.

As an exception to the general rule, payments made by banks are advance payments based on the corporate income tax for the preceding year, adjusted by the inflation rate. These payments must be made quarterly by the 25th day of the first month following the first, second and third quarters, as well on 25 December, of the respective year. This rule does not apply to newly established banks and banks that recorded a tax loss in the preceding year. These banks apply the 16% rate to the accounting profit of the current quarter.

All other payers of corporate income tax may opt for reporting and paying the annual corporate income tax through advance payments made on a quarterly basis, provided that certain conditions are met.

The annual corporate income tax return must be filed and any balance of annual corporate income tax must be paid by 25 March of the following year. For the taxpayers using a non-calendar tax year, the annual corporate income tax return must be filed and any balance of annual corporate income tax must be paid by the 25th day of the third month following the tax year-end. Certain taxpayers, such as nonprofit organizations or taxpayers deriving most of their revenues from cereals and technical plants, must submit the annual corporate income tax return and pay the related tax by 25 February of the following year.

Payers of corporate income tax that cease to exist must submit a final tax return and pay the corporate income tax based on special rules.

The annual financial statements must be submitted within specified time periods after the year-end. The following are the time periods:

- Companies (in general), national companies and research and development institutes: 150 days
- Certain specified legal persons, individuals and bodies: 120 days
- Companies not performing any activities after their formation:
 60 days

The failure of a company to file tax returns by the deadline may result in a fine ranging usually from RON500 to RON5,000. Companies are liable for the payment of the fines for late filing of returns even if they pay the tax due. For the late payment of tax liabilities, the following late payment interest and late payment penalties are due (except as otherwise provided):

- Late payment interest, computed at 0.02% per day of delay
- Late payment penalties, computed at 0.01% per day of delay

- Penalties for unreported or inaccurately reported obligations, computed at 0.08% per day of delay
- Late payment penalties for local tax liabilities, computed at 1% per month or part of a month of delay

Dividends. Dividends paid by Romanian companies to resident companies are subject to a 5% withholding tax. The 5% tax is considered a final tax and, accordingly, the dividends are not included in the taxable income of the recipient. However, as a result of Romania's accession to the EU, no tax is imposed on dividends paid by a Romanian resident company to resident companies that held at least 10% of the shares of the payer for an uninterrupted period of at least one year that ended on the date of payment of the dividend.

Dividends paid by Romanian companies and legal entities having their social headquarters in Romania (that is, *societas europea* registered with the Romanian Trade Registry and set up according to European law) to resident individuals and nonresident companies and individuals are generally subject to a 5% withholding tax. However, dividends paid by a Romanian legal entity to a legal entity resident in another EU member state or to a permanent establishment of an entity residing in an EU member state are not subject to withholding tax if certain conditions relating to the legal entity receiving the dividends and to the Romanian income payer are satisfied. These conditions are described below.

The following conditions must be satisfied with respect to the legal entity receiving the dividends:

- The legal entity or permanent establishment receiving the dividends must be established in one of the legal forms provided by the law and must be resident in the respective EU member state and, according to the double tax treaties entered into with third countries, may not be resident outside the EU from a tax perspective.
- The legal entity or permanent establishment receiving the dividends must be liable to pay corporate income tax or other similar tax under the tax law in its state of residence without the possibility of exemption or choice of the tax treatment.
- The beneficiary of the dividends must own at least 10% of the participation titles in the Romanian legal entity for an uninterrupted period of at least one year ending on the date of the payment of the dividends.

The Romanian entity paying the dividends must satisfy the following conditions:

- It must be a joint stock company, limited stock partnership (societate in comandita pe actiuni), limited liability company, general partnership (societate in nume colectiv) or limited partnership (societate in comandita simpla).
- It must be liable to pay corporate income tax without the possibility of exemption or choice of the tax treatment.

Dividends paid by Romanian legal entities to pension funds, as defined by the law of the respective EU member state, are exempt from withholding tax in Romania if a legal instrument for information exchange exists.

The deadline for payment of dividend withholding tax is the 25th day of the month following the month in which the dividends are

paid. However, if the dividends are distributed but not paid to shareholders by the end of the year in which the annual financial statements are approved, the tax is due on 25 January of the following year.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign taxes may be credited against Romanian taxes based on the provisions of a double tax treaty between Romania and the foreign state.

Permanent establishments. Romanian permanent establishments of foreign legal entities resident in an EU or European Economic Area (EEA) member state that derive income from another EU or EEA state benefit under certain conditions from a tax credit for the tax paid in the state from which the permanent establishment from Romania derived the income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. In general, all income that is booked as revenue is included in taxable income for corporate income tax purposes. However, the following items, among others, are not included in taxable income:

- Dividends received by a Romanian company from another Romanian company
- Dividends received by a Romanian company from a foreign legal entity subject to corporate income tax or a similar tax located in a state with which Romania entered into a double tax treaty, dividends received from an EU resident subsidiary and dividends received by a Romanian permanent establishment of an EU company, if certain conditions are satisfied
- The value of new shares or increases in the value of existing shares held in other companies, resulting from the incorporation of reserves, premiums, profits and similar items
- Revenues from the reversal, recovery and recharge of expenses and provisions that were previously considered to be nondeductible
- Income derived from the liquidation of other Romanian legal entities or foreign legal entities located in countries with which Romania has entered into a double tax treaty, if certain conditions are met
- Income from the revaluation of fixed assets, land and intangibles, which offsets the previous decreases incurred with respect to the same assets
- Income derived from a permanent establishment in a country with which Romania has entered into a double tax treaty that provides the exemption method for the elimination of double taxation

The second and fifth items above apply if the taxpayer holds for an uninterrupted period of one year at least 10% of the share capital of the legal entity distributing the dividends or the legal entity subject to liquidation.

In general, expenses are deductible for tax purposes if they are incurred for the purpose of carrying out business activities. However, the following items are deductible within specified limits:

 Protocol and entertainment expenses (for example, gifts to clients and business lunches), up to 2% of the sum of the accounting profit, corporate income tax, and protocol and entertainment expenses

- Employee-related expenses (social expenses), up to 5% of the total salary cost
- Contributions to the legal reserve fund, generally up to 5% of the accounting profit before tax, until the reserve fund reaches 20% of share capital
- Expenses with respect to shrinkage of goods and to perishable goods (goods on which a company might incur losses for various reasons, such as from damage suffered during the transport of the goods), which are deductible within the limits set by a government decision
- Provisions (see *Provisions*)
- Borrowing costs (see Section E)
- Depreciation expenses (see *Tax depreciation*)

The following expenses are not deductible for tax purposes:

- Service expenses, including management, assistance and consultancy expenses, if they are provided by a person located in a state with which Romania does not have a legal instrument for information exchange and if such transactions are considered to be artificial.
- Expenses relating to insurance, other than insurance relating to assets owned by the company and risks related to the company's activity.
- Penalties and fines paid to Romanian or foreign authorities.
- Losses from the reduction in the value of inventory that cannot be recovered and uninsured assets, as well as the related VAT. However, these losses are deductible under certain conditions, such as losses regarding goods that exceeded their validity term or passed their expiration date according to the law or that were qualitatively degraded, if their destruction can be proved accordingly.
- Romanian and foreign corporate income tax (however, a tax credit is allowed for taxes paid in other countries based on the provisions of a double tax treaty between Romania and the foreign state).
- Expenses incurred for the benefit of shareholders or associates, other than payments for goods and services at market value.
- Expenses related to non-taxable income.

The deductibility of car expenses not falling under the full deductibility criteria provided under the Romanian tax law is limited to 50% for certain cars not exclusively used for business purposes.

Sponsorship expenses are also nondeductible, but they may be claimed as a credit against corporate income tax due, subject to certain limitations (see Section B).

Taxpayers applying International Financial Reporting Standards. Taxpayers applying International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS), such as banks and listed companies, must take specific tax rules into consideration in determining the corporate income tax

Inventories. Under Romanian law, inventories of raw materials and merchandise are valued at purchase cost, while inventories of finished goods and work-in-progress are valued at production cost. On the write-off of the inventories, the valuation is calculated using

the first-in, first-out (FIFO), weighted average or last-in, first-out (LIFO) methods.

Provisions. Under Romanian law, the following provisions are deductible for corporate income tax purposes:

- Bad debt provisions under specified conditions
- Provisions for performance guarantees granted to clients
- Mandatory credit risk provisions, if established by banks, credit institutions or nonbanking financial institutions (leasing companies)
- Special provisions for titleholders of oil and gas concessions

Tax depreciation. The following are the permissible depreciation methods:

- Buildings: straight-line depreciation
- Equipment: straight-line, degressive or accelerated depreciation
- Other depreciable assets: straight-line or degressive depreciation

The depreciation method must be applied consistently. Land may not be depreciated.

Under the accelerated depreciation method, the assets are depreciated at a maximum rate of 50% in the first year of use, and the balance of the value is deducted using the straight-line method during the remaining useful life of the asset. Assets financed from reinvested profit cannot be depreciated using the accelerated depreciation method (see Section B).

Patents, licenses, know-how, manufacturers' brands, trademarks and service marks, as well as other similar industrial and commercial property rights, are depreciated during the contract period or during the period in which the purchaser intends to use the rights.

Expenses for the production or purchase of software programs are deductible on a straight-line or degressive basis over three years. The degressive and accelerated depreciation methods may be used for patents.

Goodwill, as well as intangibles with an undetermined operational life according to the accounting regulations, cannot be depreciated for tax purposes.

The deductibility of the tax depreciation of certain vehicles is limited to RON1,500 per month per vehicle.

For tax depreciation purposes, useful lives are prescribed by law. The following are the useful lives that are generally applicable to major categories of assets.

Asset	Years
Buildings and constructions (for example,	
roads and fences)	8 to 60
Machinery and equipment	2 to 24
Furniture and fittings	2 to 15
Motor vehicles	3 to 9

Reserves from the revaluation of fixed assets, carried out after 1 January 2004, which are deducted as tax depreciation or expenses when assets are sold or written off are taxed simultaneously with the deduction of the tax depreciation or expenses (that is, when the assets are sold or written off).

Relief for losses. Annual tax losses may be carried forward for seven years and are not adjusted for inflation. Losses of entities ceasing to exist as a result of a spin-off or merger are recovered by the taxpayers taking over the patrimony of the absorbed or spun-off company, proportionally to the value of the assets transferred to the beneficial legal entity. The same rules apply to entities that do not cease to exist.

Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. Although the Romanian law provides financial accounting rules for the consolidation of companies, the tax law treats each group company individually for tax purposes. Under certain circumstances, a group of taxable persons established in Romania may be treated as a single taxable person for VAT reporting purposes.

Tax consolidation is available for foreign legal entities that have several permanent establishments in Romania. As a result, the taxable profits of one permanent establishment may be offset against the tax losses of another permanent establishment.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax; certain enterprises, products and services are exempt, including banks,	
financial intermediaries and insurance companies Standard rate	19
Special rates for certain goods and services	5/9
Special consumption (excise) taxes; imposed,	
for example, on energy products, beverages,	
cigarettes and coffee; taxes are imposed at	
specified amounts per unit on certain products	
(for example, alcohol) and at	
percentage rates for other products Local taxes on land, buildings, cars, certain	Various
authorizations and other items	Various

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Romanian currency is the leu (RON). Regulation 4/2005, as amended, governs the foreignexchange regime in Romania.

In Romania, transactions between resident companies or between resident companies and resident individuals must be made in local currency, with certain exceptions. Transactions between residents and nonresidents can be made in domestic as well as in foreign currency. In the free-trade zones (see Section B), transactions between residents can also be performed in foreign currency.

Residents and nonresidents may open foreign-currency accounts in Romanian banks or foreign banks authorized to operate in Romania. Residents are allowed to open accounts in banks located abroad. Romanian legal entities may hold and use hard currency deposited with authorized banks.

Romanian legal entities may make payments in foreign currency to nonresidents without prior approval. Current-account transactions include, among others, imports of goods and services, payments of dividends and repatriation of profits.

Romanian and foreign entities may freely buy and sell hard currency on the interbank foreign-exchange market, but specified documentation is usually required.

Transfer pricing. Under the provisions of the Romanian Tax Code, for transactions between related parties, the tax authorities may adjust the amount of income or expenses of either party to reflect the market value of the goods or services provided in the transaction. Such reassessment affects only the tax position of the Romanian entity. It does not affect the entity's financial statements.

The law indicates that in applying the domestic transfer-pricing measures, the Romanian tax authorities must also take into account the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Transfer-Pricing Guidelines.

On request, Romanian entities performing transactions with related parties must make available to the tax authorities a file containing specified transfer-pricing documentation.

Country-by-Country Reporting (CbCR) notification requirements were introduced, starting with transactions performed during 2016. They apply to all Romanian entities that are part of multinational enterprise groups that have a total consolidated turnover of at least EUR750 million.

Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive. The provisions of the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive (ATAD; EU Council Directive 2016/1164 of 12 July 2016), which provides rules against tax avoidance practices that directly affect the functioning of the internal market were transposed into the Romanian Tax Code, applying from 1 January 2018.

The following provisions were introduced:

- Limitation on the deductibility of interest and of other costs economically equivalent to interest (see *Borrowing costs*)
- · Exit taxation rules
- · Controlled foreign company rules

Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive II. The provisions of the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive II (ATAD II; EU Council Directive 2017/952 of 29 May 2017) regarding hybrid mismatches with third countries were transposed into the Romanian Tax Code (together with the provisions on hybrid mismatches included in the ATAD, which had not been implemented previously). The provisions apply from 3 February 2020.

Borrowing costs. As a result of the transposition of ATAD, the limitation on the deductibility of interest and other costs economically equivalent to interest were introduced, replacing the previous limitations applicable to interest and foreign-exchange differences.

The limitation applies also to banks and nonbanking financial entities, as well to borrowing costs owed to them.

Borrowing costs also include, for example, interest capitalized in the accounting value of an asset and arrangement fees.

Taxpayers can deduct during a tax period, the exceeding borrowing costs (the amount by which the borrowing costs exceed the interest revenues) up to the deductible limit of the Romanian lei equivalent of EUR1 million.

The exceeding borrowing costs exceeding the abovementioned limit have limited deductibility in the tax period in which they are incurred, up to 30% from the basis of calculation.

The basis of calculation of the deductible exceeding borrowing costs is calculated as follows:

Total revenues – total expenses – nontaxable revenues + corporate income tax expense + exceeding borrowing costs + deductible tax depreciation (adjusted earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization [EBITDA])

If the basis of calculation is negative or is equal to zero, the exceeding borrowing costs (the costs exceeding EUR1 million) are nondeductible in the tax period in which they are incurred, and they are carried forward for an unlimited period of time under the same deduction conditions.

As an exception, taxpayers that are independent entities, are not part of a consolidated group from a financial accounting perspective and have no affiliated entities or permanent establishments can fully deduct the exceeding borrowing costs in the tax period in which the costs are incurred.

The new provisions apply also to interest expenses and net foreign-exchange losses carried forward in relation to periods before 2018, according to the previously applicable legislation. For independent entities, these carried forward costs are fully deductible.

The nondeductible exceeding borrowing costs carried forward recorded by entities that cease to exist as a result of a spin-off or merger can be carried forward by the new taxpayers or taxpayers that take over the assets and liabilities of the merged or spun-off entity.

Other specific taxes. Starting 1 January 2019, special taxes were introduced for the banking (which was applicable only for 2019), energy and gambling business sectors, as well as a license fee for the use of radio frequencies for electronic communications.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following table shows the applicable withholding rates under Romania's bilateral tax treaties.

	Dividends (gg) %	Interest (hh) %	Royalties (hh)
Albania	10/15 (a)	10	15
Algeria	15	15	15
Armenia	5/10 (a)	10	10
Australia	5/15 (b)	10	10
Austria	0/5 (a)	0/3 (n)	3
Azerbaijan	5/10 (a)	8	10
Bangladesh	10/15 (b)	10	10

	Dividends (gg) %	Interest (hh)	Royalties (hh)
Belarus	10	10	15
Belgium	5/15 (a)	10	5
Bosnia and			
Herzegovina	5/10 (a)	7	5
Bulgaria	5	0/5 (aa)	5
Canada	5/15 (b)	10	5/10 (r)
China Mainland	0/3 (yy)	$0/3 \ (zz)$	3
Costa Rica (dd)	5/15 (a)	10	10
Croatia	5	10	10
Cyprus	10	10	0/5 (e)
Czech Republic Denmark	10 10/15 (a)	7 10	10 10
Ecuador	10/13 (a) 15	10	10
_	10	15	15
Egypt Estonia	10	0/10	10
Ethiopia	10	15	15
Finland	5	0/5	2.5/5 (f)
France	10	10	10
Georgia	8	10	5
Germany	5/15 (b)	0/3 (g)	3
Greece	25/45 (h)	10	5/7 (i)
Hong Kong SAR	0/3/5 (rr)	0/3 (ss)	3
Hungary	5/15 (j)	15	10
Iceland	5/10 (a)	3	5
India	10	0/10 (pp)	10
Indonesia	12.5/15 (a)	12.5	12.5/15 (k)
Iran	10	8	10
Ireland	3	0/3 (1)	0/3 (i)
Israel	15	0/5/10 (m)	10
Italy	0/5 (ww)	0/5 (xx)	5
Japan	10	10	10/15 (i)
Jordan Kazakhstan	15 10	12.5 10	15 10
	10	10	10
Korea (North) Korea (South)	7/10 (a)	0/10 (x)	7/10 (k)
Kuwait	0/1 (ii)	1	20
Latvia	10	10	10
Lebanon	5	5	5
Lithuania	10	10	10
Luxembourg	5/15 (a)	0/10 (c)	10
Malaysia	0/10 (o)	0/15 (p)	0/12 (q)
Malta	5/30 (h)	5	5
Mexico	10	15	15
Moldova	10	10	10/15 (k)
Morocco	10	10	10
Namibia	15	15	15
Netherlands	0/5/15 (s)	0/3 (t)	0/3 (t)
Nigeria	12.5	12.5	12.5
North Macedonia	5	10	10
Norway	0/5/10 (tt)	0/5 (uu)	5 12.5
Pakistan	10/15 (a)	10 10/15 (n)	12.5
Philippines Poland	10/15 (a) 5/15 (a)	10/15 (u) 10	10/15/25 (v) 10
Portugal	10/15 (w)	10	10
Qatar	3	3	5
Annu	5	J	5

	Dividends (gg) %	Interest (hh)	Royalties (hh
Russian			
Federation	15	15	10
San Marino	0/5/10 (ee)	3	3
Saudi Arabia	0/5 (jj)	0/5 (kk)	10
Singapore	0/5 (ff)	5	5
Slovak Republic	10	10	10/15 (k)
Slovenia	5	5	5
South Africa	15	15	15
Spain (aaa)	10/15 (a)	10	10
Sri Lanka	12.5	10	10
Sudan	5/10 (a)	0/5	5
Sweden	10	10	10
Switzerland	0/15 (11)	0/5 (mm)	0/10 (y)
Syria	5/15 (a)	10	12
Tajikistan	5/10 (a)	10	10
Thailand	15/20 (a)	10/20/25 (z)	15
Tunisia	12	10	12
Turkey	15	10	10
Turkmenistan	10	10	15
Ukraine	10/15 (a)	10	10/15 (k)
United Arab			
Emirates	0/3 (vv)	0/3 (qq)	3
United Kingdom	10/15 (a)	10	10/15 (i)
United States	10	10	10/15 (i)
Uruguay	5/10 (a)	0/10 (nn)	10
Uzbekistan	10	0/10 (bb)	10
Vietnam	15	10	15
Yugoslavia (Federa	1		
Republic of) (oo)	10	10	10
Zambia	10	10	15
Non-treaty jurisdic	tions 5	0/16 (cc)	16

- (a) The lower rate applies if the beneficiary of dividends is a company owning at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- (b) The lower rate applies if the beneficiary of dividends is a company owning at least 10% of the capital of the payer.
- (c) The rate is 0% if the indebtedness on which the interest is paid is guaranteed, insured, or financed by the other state or by a financial institution that is a resident of the other state.
- (d) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is one of the following:
 - · The government of a contracting state
 - · The governmental institution or entity of a contracting state
 - A company that is resident in a contracting state and that has at least 25% of its capital owned directly or indirectly by the government or governmental institutions of either contracting state
- (e) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for patents, brands, designs and models and know-how.
- (f) The 2.5% rate applies to royalties relating to computer software or industrial equipment.
- (g) The 0% applies to interest paid to the German government, Deutsche Bundesbank Kreditanstalt fur Wiederaufbau or Deutsche Investitions und Entwicklungsgesellschaft (DEG) and to interest paid on a loan guaranteed by Hermes-Deckung. The 0% rate also applies to interest paid to the Romanian government if it is derived and beneficially owned by certain types of institutions (for example, the Romanian government, an administrative-territorial unit, a local authority, or an agency, bank unit or institution of the Romanian government) or if the debt claims of Romanian residents are warranted, insured or financed by a financial institution wholly owned by the Romanian government. In addition, as long as Germany does not impose taxes on interest, Romania may not tax interest. The protocol to the treaty provides that the

following types of interest are taxed only in the state where the interest arises and according to the law of that state, provided that they are deductible in the determination of profits of the interest payer:

- Interest derived from rights or debt claims carrying a right to participate in profits
- · Interest linked to the borrower's profits
- · Interest derived from profit-sharing bonds
- (h) The lower rate applies to dividends paid by companies resident in Romania.
- (i) The lower rate applies to cultural royalties.
- (j) The lower rate applies if the beneficiary of dividends is a company owning at least 40% of the capital of the payer.
- (k) The lower rate applies to payments received for the use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas and processes, or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, and for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (l) The 0% rate applies to the following types of interest:
 - Interest paid in connection with sales on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 - Interest on loans granted by banks or other financial institutions (including insurance companies)
 - · Interest on loans with a term greater than two years
 - Interest on debt-claims guaranteed, insured or directly or indirectly financed by or on behalf of the government of either contracting state
- (m) The 0% rate applies to interest arising in one contracting state with respect to debentures, public funds or similar instruments of the government that is paid to residents of the other contracting state and to interest on loans granted or guaranteed by the National Bank of Romania or by the Bank of Israel. The 5% rate applies to interest paid with respect to sales on credit of merchandise or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment and to interest on loans granted by banks. The 10% rate applies to other interest.
- (n) As long as Austria, under its national law, does not levy withholding tax on interest paid to Romanian residents, the withholding tax rate is 0%. An exemption also applies if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - The payer or the recipient of the interest is the government of a contracting state, a local authority or an administrative or territorial unit thereof or the central bank of a contracting state.
 - The interest is paid with respect to a loan granted, approved, guaranteed or insured by the government of a contracting state, the central bank of a contracting state or a financial institution owned or controlled by the government of a contracting state.
 - The interest is paid with respect to a loan granted by a bank or other financial institution (including an insurance company).
 - The interest is paid on a loan made for a period of more than two years.
 - The interest is paid in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (o) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid by a company resident in Malaysia to a Romanian resident; the 10% rate applies to dividends paid by a company resident in Romania to a Malaysian resident.
- (p) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to Romanian residents on long-term loans.
- (q) The 0% rate applies to industrial royalties received from Malaysia by Romanian residents.
- (r) The 5% rate applies to the following:
 - Copyright royalties and similar payments with respect to the production or reproduction of literary, dramatic, musical or other artistic works (but not including royalties with respect to motion picture films or works on film or videotape or other means of reproduction for use in connection with television broadcasting)
 - Royalties for the use of, or the right to use, computer software, patents or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience (but not including royalties paid with respect to a rental or franchise agreement)
- (s) The 0% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company owning at least 25% of the capital of the payer. The 5% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company owning at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (t) Romania will not impose withholding tax on interest and royalties paid to Dutch residents as long as Dutch domestic law does not impose withholding tax on these types of payments. An exemption also applies if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - The payer or the recipient of the interest is the government of a contracting state, a public body, a political subdivision, an administrative-territorial unit or a local authority thereof or the central bank of a contracting state.

- The interest is paid with respect to a loan granted, approved, guaranteed or insured by the government of a contracting state, the central bank of a contracting state or any agency or instrumentality (including a financial institution) owned or controlled by the government of a contracting state.
- The interest is paid with respect to a loan granted, approved, guaranteed or insured by the government of a contracting state, the central bank of a contracting state or any agency or instrumentality (including a financial institution) owned or controlled by the government of a contracting state.
- · The interest is paid on a loan made for a period of more than two years.
- The interest is paid in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (u) The lower rate applies to interest related to sales on credit of equipment, loans granted by a bank or to public issues of bonds and debentures.
- (v) The 10% rate applies to royalties paid by a company that is registered as a foreign investor and is engaged in an activity in a priority economic field. The 15% rate applies to royalties related to film or television production. The 25% rate applies to other royalties.
- (w) The 10% rate applies if the beneficiary of dividends is a company owning at least 25% of the capital of the payer for an uninterrupted period of two years.
- (x) The 0% rate applies to interest related to sales on credit of industrial and scientific equipment.
- (y) Romania will not impose withholding tax on royalties paid to Swiss residents as long as Swiss domestic law does not impose withholding tax on royalties.
- (z) The 10% rate applies if the beneficiary of the interest is a financial company, including an insurance company. The 20% rate applies to interest with respect to sales on credit. The 25% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (aa) The 0% rate applies if the interest is beneficially owned by the other contracting state or an administrative-territorial unit or a local authority thereof, the central bank of that other state, or an agency, bank or institution of that other state or administrative-territorial unit or local authority thereof or if the debt-claims of a resident of the other contracting state are warranted, insured or financed by a financial institution wholly owned by that other state.
- (bb) The 0% rate applies if either of the following circumstances exist:
 - The interest is derived and beneficially owned by the government of the other state, a local authority or an administrative-territorial unit thereof or an agency or bank unit or institution of that government, local authority or administrative-territorial unit.
 - The debt claims of a resident of the other state are warranted, insured, or directly or indirectly financed by a financial institution wholly owned by the government of the other state.
- (cc) The 0% rate applies to the following types of interest:
 - Interest related to public debt instruments or to instruments issued by the National Bank of Romania with the purposes of reaching monetary policy objectives
 - · Interest paid to EU pension funds
 - The 16% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (dd) This treaty is not yet in force.
- (ee) The 0% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company owning at least 50% of the capital of the payer. The 5% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company owning at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies to all other dividends.
- (ff) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the government of the other contracting state.
- (gg) In accordance with an EU directive, the following rules apply to dividends paid to companies residing in the EU:
 - The withholding tax rate in Romania is 0% if certain conditions are met, such as the beneficiary of the dividends owns at least 10% of the capital of the payer for an uninterrupted period of one year before the payment of the dividends.
 - The withholding tax rate in Romania is 5% if the conditions mentioned in the preceding bullet are not satisfied.
- (hh) The withholding tax rate is 0% for interest and royalties if both of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - The beneficial owner of the interest or royalties is a legal person resident in an EU member state or a permanent establishment of an entity resident in such a state.
 - The beneficial owner of the interest or royalties holds at least 25% of the value or number of participation titles in the Romanian entity for an uninterrupted period of at least two years that ends on the date of payment of the interest or royalties.

- (ii) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the government or political subdivisions, local authorities or administrative territorial units. The 0% rate also applies to majority state-owned companies (at least 51%) if the minority shareholders are residents of that state.
- (jj) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is one of the following:
 - · The government of a contracting state
 - A governmental institution or entity of a contracting state
- (kk) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The payer of the income from debt-claims is the government of a contracting state or an administrative-territorial unit or an administrative subdivision or a local authority thereof.
 - The income from debt-claims is paid to the government of the other contracting state or administrative-territorial unit, or an administrative subdivision or local authority thereof, or an agency or instrumentality (including a financial institution) wholly owned by the other contracting state or administrative-territorial unit, or an administrative subdivision or local authority thereof.
 - The income from debt-claims is paid to any other agency or instrumentality (including a financial institution) with respect to loans made in application of an agreement between the governments of the contracting states.
 - The income from debt-claims is paid on loans granted, insured or guaranteed by a public institution for purposes of promoting exports.
- A withholding tax exemption for dividends applies if either of the following circumstances exists:
 - The dividends are paid to a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
 - The beneficial owner of the dividends is the government of the contracting state or a governmental institution or entity of a contracting state.
- (mm) The withholding tax exemption for interest applies if either of the following circumstances exists:
 - The interest is paid to related parties (that is, direct parent or sister companies) that have a shareholding of 25% or more.
 - The loan is secured by a governmental institution.
- (nn) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - The beneficial owner is the government, an administrative subdivision, a local authority or an administrative-territorial unit.
 - The beneficial owner is a bank owned by the government, an administrative subdivision, a local authority or an administrative-territorial unit.
 - The loan is guaranteed, assured or financed by a bank entirely owned by the government.
- (00) This treaty currently applies to Montenegro and Serbia.
- (pp) The 0% rate applies if the interest is derived and beneficially owned by the following:
 - The government, an administrative territorial unit, a political subdivision, a local authority or an administrative-territorial unit
 - In the case of Romania, by the National Bank of Romania or the Export-Import Bank of Romania
 - In the case of India, by the Reserve Bank of India, the Export-Import Bank of India or the National Housing Bank
 - Any other institution that may be agreed to through an exchange of letters between the competent authorities
- (qq) The treaty provides for an exemption for interest in the following circumstances:
 - Interest arising in the United Arab Emirates and paid to the Government of Romania or to any of its financial institutions is exempt from United Arab Emirates tax.
 - Interest arising in Romania and paid to the government of the United Arab Emirates or its financial institutions is exempt from Romanian tax.
 - Interest arising from institutions the capital of which is wholly or partially owned by the Government of Romania or the Government of the United Arab Emirates exempt from tax in the respective contracting states.
- (rr) In the case of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR), the 0% rate applies if the beneficiary is one of the following:
 - The Government of the Hong Kong SAR
 - The Hong Kong Monetary Authority
 - · The Exchange Fund
 - A financial institution wholly or mainly owned by the Government of the Hong Kong SAR and mutually agreed on by the competent authorities of the contracting parties

In the case of Romania, the 0% rate applies if the beneficiary is one of the following:

- · Romania or an administrative-territorial unit thereof
- · The National Bank of Romania
- The Export-Import Bank of Romania (EXIMBANK)
- A financial institution wholly or mainly owned by Romania and mutually agreed on by the competent authorities of the contracting parties

Otherwise, the following are the rates:

- 3% if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 15% of the capital of the company paying the dividends
- · 5% in all other cases
- (ss) The 0% rate applies if and as long as the Hong Kong SAR, under its internal legislation, levies no withholding tax on interest. In the case of the Hong Kong SAR, an exemption is also available if the interest is beneficially owned by one of the following:
 - The Government of the Hong Kong SAR
 - The Hong Kong Monetary Authority
 - · The Exchange Fund
 - A financial institution wholly or mainly owned by the Government of the Hong Kong SAR and mutually agreed on by the competent authorities of the contracting parties

In the case of Romania, an exemption is also available if the interest is beneficially owned by one of the following:

- · Romania or an administrative-territorial unit thereof
- · The National Bank of Romania
- · The EXIMBANK
- A financial institution wholly or mainly owned by Romania and mutually agreed upon by the competent authorities of the contracting states
- (tt) In the case of Norway, the 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the following:
 - · The Central Bank of Norway
 - The Government Pension Fund Global
 - A statutory body or any entity wholly or mainly owned by Norway as may be agreed from time to time between the competent authorities of the contracting states

In the case of Romania, the 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the following:

- · The National Bank of Romania
- The EXIMBANK
- A statutory body or any entity wholly or mainly owned by Romania as may be agreed from time to time between the competent authorities of the contracting states

The 5% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company owning at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies to all other dividends.

- (uu) The 0% rate applies if the interest is derived and beneficially owned by the government of the other contracting state or a political subdivision, local authority or administrative-territorial unit thereof or an agency, bank unit or institution of that government or political subdivision, local authority or administrative-territorial unit or if the debt-claims of a resident of the other contracting state are warranted, insured or financed by a financial institution wholly owned by the government of the other contracting state.
- (vv) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the government of a contracting state or a governmental institution or entity thereof and to companies that are resident of either contracting state and that have at least 25% of their capital owned directly or indirectly by the government or a governmental institution of a contracting state.
- (ww) The 0% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company owning at least 10% of the capital of the payer for an uninterrupted period of two years.
- (xx) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The payer of the interest is the government of a contracting state or a local organization thereof.
 - The interest is paid to the government of the other contracting state or local organization thereof or to a body or an agency (including a financial institution) wholly owned by that contracting state or local authority thereof.
 - The interest is paid to other bodies or agencies (including a financial institution) dependent for their funds on the entities mentioned above under agreements concluded between the governments of the contracting states

- (yy) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the government or political subdivisions, local authorities or administrative territorial units. The 0% rate also applies to dividends paid to majority state-owned companies (at least 51%) if the minority shareholders are residents of that state.
- (zz) The 0% rate applies to the following types of interest:
 - Interest paid in connection with sale on credit of equipment, merchandise or services
 - ·Interest on loans granted by financial institutions of the other state
 - Interest paid to the other state or a political subdivision, local authority or administrative-territorial unit thereof, or any entity wholly or mainly owned by the other state (more than 50%)
- (aaa) Romania has signed a new double tax treaty with Spain, which is not yet in force. Under the new treaty, the withholding tax rates for dividends are 0% and 5%. The 0% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company owning, directly or indirectly, at least 10% of the capital of the payer for more than one year or is a pension scheme that is a resident of the other state. Under the new treaty, the withholding tax rates for interest are 0% and 3%. The 0% rate applies if either of the following circumstances exist:
 - The interest is derived and beneficially owned by the other contracting state or a political subdivision or administrative-territorial unit thereof or an agency, bank unit or institution of that state, political subdivision, or administrative-territorial unit.
 - The debt claims of a resident of the other contracting state are warranted, insured or financed by a financial institution wholly or mainly owned by that other state.

Under the new treaty, the withholding tax rate for royalties is 3%.

Russian Federation

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Moscow GMT +3

EY Sadovnicheskaya nab., 77

Building 1 Aurora 115035 Moscow Russian Federation +7 (495) 755-9700 Fax: +7 (495) 755-9701

Principal Tax Contact

★ Irina Bykhovskaya +7 (495) 755-9886

Mobile: +7 (985) 764-1997

Email: irina.bykhovskaya@ru.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Vladimir Zheltonogov +7 (495) 705-9737

Mobile: +7 (985) 991-0127

Email: vladimir.zheltonogov@ru.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Yuri Nechuyatov +7 (495) 664-7884

Mobile: +7 (985) 364-7005 Email: yuri.nechuyatov@ru.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transfer Pricing and Operating Model Effectiveness

★ Evgenia Veter +7 (495) 660-4880

Mobile: +7 (910) 445-6779 Email: evgenia.veter@ru.ey.com

Maxim Maximov +7 (495) 662-9317

Mobile: +7 (916) 338-3442 Email: maxim.maximov@ru.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Ivan Rodionov

★ Dmitry Babiner +7 (812) 703-7839

Mobile: +7 (921) 930-4975 Email: dmitry.babiner@ru.ey.com

Marina Belyakova +7 (495) 755-9948

Mobile: +7 (903) 141-0051

Email: marina.belyakova@ru.ey.com

Dmitry Khalilov +7 (495) 755-9757

Mobile: +7 (916) 679-0693 Email: dmitry.khalilov@ru.ey.com

Alexei Kuznetsov +7 (495) 755-9687

Mobile: +7 (985) 222-7712

Email: alexei.kuznetsov@ru.ey.com

Alexei Nesterenko +7 (495) 662-9319

Mobile: +7 (919) 101-1328

Email: alexei.nesterenko@ru.ey.com

+7 (495) 755-9719

Mobile: +7 (985) 727-6571 Email: ivan.rodionov@ru.ey.com

Anna Strelnichenko +7 (495) 705-9744

Mobile: +7 (916) 395-8894

Email: anna.strelnichenko@ru.ey.com

Andrei Sulin +7 (495) 755-9743

Mobile: +7 (916) 592-8867 Email: andrei.sulin@ru.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

★ Andrei Ignatov +7 (495) 755-9694

Mobile: +7 (985) 784-0046 Email: andrei.ignatov@ru.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Yulia Timonina +7 (495) 755-9838

Mobile: +7 (985) 991-0612 Email: yulia.timonina@ru.ey.com

Alexei Malenkin +7 (495) 755-9898

Mobile: +7 (916) 390-0568 Email: alexei.malenkin@ru.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Ekaterina Ukhova +7 (495) 641-2932

Mobile: +7 (985) 727-6488

Email: ekaterina.ukhova@ru.ey.com

Indirect Tax

★ Vadim Ilyin +7 (495) 648-9670

Mobile: +7 (905) 543-0721 Email: vadim.ilyin@ru.ey.com

Law

★ Georgy Kovalenko

+7 (495) 287-6511

Mobile: +7 (985) 347-4548 Email: georgy.kovalenko@ru.ey.com

St. Petersburg

GMT +3

EY Malaya Morskaya Street, 23 St. Petersburg 190000

Russian Federation

+7 (812) 703-7800 Fax: +7 (812) 703-7810

Principal Tax Contact

★ Dmitri Babiner +7 (812) 703-7839

Mobile: +7 (921) 930-4975 Email: dmitri.babiner@ru.ey.com

A. At a glance

0/15.5/20 (a)(b)
0/15.5/20 (a)(c)
15.5/20 (a)
, ,
0/13/15 (d)
15 (e)
20 (e)
20 (e)
10 (e)
20 (e)
0
0
Unlimited (f)

- The basic corporate profits tax rate consists of a 3% rate payable to the federal government and a 17% rate payable to the regional governments. Regional governments were previously entitled to decrease the tax rate payable in their respective regions. The reduced rates could have been applicable until 1 January 2023. See Section B for further details.
- The 0% rate applies to profits of companies performing educational and medical activities. Also, see Section B.
- The 0% rate applies to capital gains realized by Russian tax residents on the disposal of certain shares or participation interests held for at least five years. Also, see Section B.
- (d) The 13% rate applies to dividends received by Russian tax residents (companies or individuals). The 15% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a foreign legal entity. The 0% rate applies to dividends received by Russian tax residents if the recipient has held at least 50% of the payer's capital for more than 365 days, subject to certain limitations.
- This tax applies if the payments are made to foreign legal entities that are not Russian tax residents and if they are not attributable to a permanent establishment in the Russian Federation. The tax is considered final.
- Losses carried forward must have been incurred in tax periods not earlier than 1 January 2007. No time limit is set for the loss carryforward, but the annual carryforward is limited to 50% of the tax base (before carryforward). This limitation applies until 1 January 2022.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate profits tax. Russian enterprises, foreign legal entities that are Russian tax residents and foreign legal entities operating through a permanent establishment are subject to tax. The definition of "permanent establishment" is similar to the definition of the same term in the model treaty of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). Russian legal entities and foreign legal entities that are Russian tax residents are subject to tax on their worldwide income. Russian legal entities are those registered in the Russian Federation. Foreign legal entities are deemed to be Russian tax residents if their place of management is the Russian Federation, except as otherwise provided by a double tax treaty.

Foreign investment is permitted in various forms, including investment through 100% subsidiaries, share participation in joint stock companies and other types of Russian legal entities, branches and representative offices.

Tax rates. For both Russian legal entities and foreign legal entities, the basic corporate profits tax rate consists of a 3% rate payable to the federal government and a 17% rate payable to regional governments. Until 3 September 2018, regional governments had the power to set lower rates for their respective regions. These rates could have been applicable until 1 January 2023. Starting from 3 September 2018, regional governments may set lower rates only for residents of special social and economic zones or for parties to special investment contracts. Residents of special social and economic zones may be subject to a 0% or 2% profits tax rate payable to the federal government, while parties to special investment contracts may be subject to a 0% profits tax rate payable to the federal government.

A 0% tax rate applies to profits of Russian companies performing educational activities and medical activities if they satisfy certain criteria. These criteria include the holding of a license for carrying out the corresponding activities and the receipt of not less than 90% of taxable income from educational, medical or research and development (R&D) activities.

Capital gains. Capital gains are generally included in taxable income and taxed at the regular rates, except for capital gains realized by Russian tax residents on the disposal of certain shares or participation interests in Russian tax residents held for at least five years. The disposal of shares is subject to a 0% rate if shares satisfy either of the following conditions:

- They are not circulated on the organized securities market.
- They are shares in a Russian tax resident in which the value of immovable property located in the Russian Federation does not exceed 50% of the tax resident's total assets.

Capital gains realized on shares by an international holding company are subject to a 0% rate if all of the following conditions are simultaneously met with respect to such shares (participation interests):

- The shares (participation interests) in the Russian or foreign organization as of the date of disposal have been continuously possessed for not less than 365 calendar days and constitute a holding (participation interest) of not less than 15%.
- The shares (participation interests) are in a tax resident entity for which the value of immovable property located in the Russian Federation does not exceed 50% of its total assets.
- The shares (participation interests) in a Russian or foreign organization were not contributed (transferred) to the charter capital of an international holding company within 365 calendar days before or after the date of the registration of that company as an international company or acquired by such a company as a result of reorganization within 365 calendar days before or after the date of the registration of that company as an international company.

Capital gains derived by a foreign company without a tax presence in the Russian Federation from the sale of shares in a Russian tax resident company in which more than 50% of the value of its assets directly or indirectly consists of immovable property located in the Russian Federation are subject to tax in the Russian Federation at the regular 20% rate.

Capital gains on the disposal of securities are subject to profits tax at the standard tax rate. Specific rules regulate the computation of capital gains on quoted and unquoted securities. Such specific rules apply only to transactions considered to be controlled transactions under transfer-pricing rules; otherwise, the actual transaction price applies.

Specific rules exist for the recognition of tax losses from sales of quoted and unquoted securities. Losses on the disposal of quoted securities may be deducted from the general profits tax base. Tax bases relating to unquoted securities and unquoted derivatives are merged into a single tax base.

Losses on sales of fixed assets and other property are generally deductible, subject to certain restrictions.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year. Taxpayers, with certain exceptions, are required to make advance tax payments monthly. Each payment must equal one-third of the total advance payments for the preceding quarter. Alternatively, taxpayers may choose to pay tax by the 28th day of each month based on profits

actually earned in the preceding month. Foreign legal entities acting through a permanent establishment in the Russian Federation, as well as some other entities, must make quarterly tax payments. The final return for the year and the tax liability are based on actual results. Taxpayers' final returns are due on 28 March following the end of the tax year. Significant penalties are imposed for failure to file returns by this deadline, which cannot be extended.

Taxpayers must register with the tax authorities at the following locations:

- The location where they were organized
- The location of any economically autonomous subdivisions
- The location of any immovable property or means of transport owned by them

Dividends. Dividends received by Russian tax resident entities or by individuals who are residents of the Russian Federation are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 13%. Dividends received by a foreign entity that is not a Russian tax resident from a Russian tax resident are taxable at a rate of 15%. Tax withheld from dividends received by a Russian tax resident from another Russian tax resident may be offset against the tax that would normally be withheld from dividends paid to Russian tax residents by the recipient.

Dividends received by Russian legal entities on strategic shareholdings are exempt from tax. Under this regime, dividends are considered to be received from strategic shareholdings if the recipient has held at least 50% of the payer's capital for more than 365 days as of the date of the decision to pay the dividends. Dividends received by an international holding company are subject to a 0% rate if the recipient has held at least 15% of the payer's capital for more than 365 days as of the date of the decision to pay the dividends. If dividends are received from shareholdings in a foreign legal entity, additional criteria must be met.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign withholding taxes may be credited against Russian tax imposed on the same income, up to the amount of Russian tax on the income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable profit is determined by computing the profit or loss from business activities and non-selling operations, such as leasing income and capital gains. Income received in foreign currency is translated into rubles according to the relevant daily exchange rate determined by the Central Bank of the Russian Federation.

The Tax Code provides an open list of expenses that are deductible for tax purposes.

The rules discussed below apply to the recognition of interest as income or an expense.

For transactions recognized as controlled under the transfer-pricing rules, these rules should be taken into account in determining the interest recognized for profits tax purposes. The lender has the right to recognize the actual interest on the debt as income if the rate exceeds the lowest value of the range of threshold values that is established by the Tax Code (see table below), while the borrower has the right to recognize the actual interest on the debt obligation as an expense if the rate is lower than the highest value of this same range of threshold values. The following table contains the ranges of threshold values.

Currency of indebtedness Rubles (RUB)	Lower threshold 75% of the key rate of the CBR (a)	Upper threshold 125% of the key rate of the CBR
Euro (EUR)	EURIBOR (b) + 4 percentage points	EURIBOR + 7 percentage points
Chinese yuan (CNY)	SHIBOR (c) + 4 percentage points	SHIBOR + 7 percentage points
Pounds sterling (GBP)	LIBOR (d) in GBP + 4 percentage points	LIBOR in GBP + 7 percentage points
Swiss francs (CHF)	LIBOR in CHF + 2 percentage points	LIBOR in CHF + 5 percentage points
Japanese yen (JPY)	LIBOR in JPY + 2 percentage points	LIBOR JPY + 5 percentage points
Other (including US dollar [USD])	LIBOR in USD + 4 percentage points	LIBOR in USD + 7 percentage points

- (a) Central Bank of the Russian Federation
- (b) Euro Interbank Offered Rate
- (c) Shanghai Interbank Offered Rate(d) London Interbank Offered Rate

Thin-capitalization rules limit the deductibility of interest if the debt-to-equity ratio exceeds 3:1. They apply to certain types of intragroup loans as well as to external loans secured by interdependent parties.

For details on tax depreciation, see Tax depreciation.

Certain costs related to research and development (R&D) are deductible in the amount of actual documented costs multiplied by a factor of 1.5.

Foreign legal entities doing business in the Russian Federation through a permanent establishment are taxed on actual profits. The taxable profit equals income received as a result of carrying out activities in the territory of the Russian Federation through a permanent establishment, minus the amount of expenses incurred by the permanent establishment. General and administration expenses allocated by a foreign legal entity's head office to a Russian permanent establishment are deductible only if this is specifically allowed by an applicable double tax treaty. If a permanent establishment of a foreign entity provides services of a preparatory or auxiliary nature to third parties for no charge, the taxable profit derived from such activities is deemed to be 20% of the amount of the expenses incurred by the permanent establishment in such activities.

Tax depreciation. Depreciable assets are assets with a useful life of more than 12 months and an initial cost of more than RUB40,000 (approximately USD646) for assets put in use before 1 January 2016 and RUB100,000 (approximately USD1,615) for assets put into use on or after 1 January 2016.

All depreciable assets must be allocated to their relevant depreciation group and depreciated over their useful lives. The taxpayer determines the relevant depreciation group by using the "Classifier of Fixed Assets" issued by the Russian government. The "Classifier of Fixed Assets" provides for 10 depreciation groups and useful lives of 1 to more than 30 years for the depreciable assets in the groups. Based on the useful lives, the taxpayer calculates the depreciation deductible for profits tax purposes. Depreciation may be calculated using either the reducing-balance or straight-line methods. The straight-line method is required for assets with a designated useful life of over 20 years.

Otherwise, the reducing-balance method may be applied. Under this method, depreciation must be determined for each depreciation group as a whole. Depreciation must be calculated based on the total balance of each depreciation group. This balance equals the total book value brought forward for all depreciable assets included in the group to which the reducing-balance method applies.

The depreciation method can be changed once in a five-year period.

Enterprises may deduct 10% (30% with respect to fixed assets with a designated useful life of over 3 years and up to 20 years) of the initial book value of newly purchased fixed assets and capital investments in existing fixed assets as current-year expenses (a capital investment allowance). If fixed assets are transferred between interdependent parties within five years after the date of the purchase, the deducted capital investment allowance is recaptured

Relief for losses. Enterprises may carry forward unrelieved operating tax losses for an unlimited number of years to offset up to 50% of the annual tax base (before loss carryforward). This 50% limitation applies until 1 January 2022. Losses carried forward must have been incurred in tax periods not earlier than 1 January 2007.

Groups of enterprises. Related enterprises may not offset profits and losses among members of a group unless they are members of a consolidated group of taxpayers (CGT). It is not currently possible to register a new CGT.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, on goods sold and services	
rendered, excluding exports and charter	
capital contributions	
Standard rate	20
Certain food products and children's goods	10
Many exports of goods and certain services	0

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Assets tax; applicable to immovable property	
only; rate varies by type of tax base	
Net book value; maximum rate	2.2
Cadastral value; maximum rate	2
Tariffs	
Export, rate varies by type of good	Various
Import	Various
Contributions for social insurance in case of	
temporary incapacity for work and maternity;	
on annual payments to employee	
On payments up to RUB912,000	
(approximately USD14,732)	2.9
On payments in excess of RUB912,000	0
Contributions for pension insurance; on annual	
payments to employee	
On payments up to RUB1,292,000	
(approximately USD20,870)	22
On payments in excess of RUB1,292,000	10
Contributions for medical insurance;	
on annual payments to employee	5.1
Supplementary contributions for workplace	
accidents; rate varies by industry	0.2 to 8.5
Income tax withholding by employers	
Residents	13
Nonresidents	30
Mineral extraction tax; imposed on the value	
or volume of extracted commercial minerals	Various
Transport tax	Various

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Most foreign-exchange restrictions were abolished in 2006. Russian enterprises' foreign-currency receipts must be deposited in bank accounts in the Russian Federation.

General anti-avoidance rule. Under the general anti-avoidance rule, a taxpayer is not permitted to reduce the tax base and/or the amount of tax payable as a result of misrepresenting information on economic events (or a group of such events) and objects of taxation that are required to be disclosed in a taxpayer's tax and/or accounting records or tax statements.

A taxpayer has the right to reduce the tax base and/or the amount of tax payable if both of the following conditions are simultaneously met:

- It is not the principal objective of the transaction (operation) to cause an amount of tax not to be paid (or not to be paid in full) and/or to be credited (or refunded).
- The obligation arising from the transaction (operation) is fulfilled by a person who is a party to the contract concluded with the taxpayer and/or a person to whom the obligation to perform the transaction (operation) was transferred by contract or law.

Transfer pricing. The transfer-pricing rules, which are largely based on the arm's-length principle stipulated by the transfer-pricing guidelines of the OECD, apply to controlled transactions. Controlled transactions include the following:

- Cross-border transactions with related parties if the total annual turnover from the transactions exceeds RUB60 million (approximately USD969,216)
- Cross-border transactions involving certain types of commodities (for example, crude oil, oil products, fertilizers and metals) if the total annual turnover from the transactions exceeds RUB60 million (approximately USD969,216)
- Transactions with independent companies located in certain jurisdictions providing beneficial tax regimes if the annual total turnover from the transactions exceeds RUB60 million (approximately USD969,216)
- Transactions with residents of special-economic zones or participants in free-economic zones if total annual turnover from the transactions exceeds RUB100 million (approximately USD1,615,360)
- Transactions with participants in regional investment programs if total annual turnover from the transactions exceeds RUB100 million (approximately USD1,615,360)

The providing of loans and guarantees is excluded from transferpricing control if the agreement entered into force before 1 January 2012 and if no material changes have occurred with respect to the terms and conditions.

The Tax Code contains a specific definition of related parties and transfer-pricing documentation requirements. Interest penalties and fines of 40% of underpaid tax apply if the price in the controlled transaction is proved to be outside a range of market prices. No fines apply if the taxpayer submits transfer-pricing documentation to the tax authorities within 30 days after the date on which the tax authorities request such documentation. Corresponding transfer-pricing adjustments are available for a Russian party to a transaction if the other party paid additional tax to the tax authorities based on the results of a transfer-pricing audit. Major Russian taxpayers can enter into advance pricing agreements. A Russian party to a controlled transaction also has the right to make a corresponding adjustment of the transfer price if the other party voluntarily made an adjustment.

To guarantee the automatic exchange of financial account information between the Russian Federation and its foreign counterparts, effective from 1 January 2018, requirements for Country-by-Country Reporting (CbCR) apply to multinational groups of companies and requirements apply to financial market companies for the supply information on their clients in a Common Reporting Standard (CRS) format. Tax periods for which these two kinds of exchanges will be possible can be determined from the lists of "relationships" between the Russian Federation and its foreign partners published by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) on its website.

Controlled foreign companies. Controlled foreign company (CFC) rules apply to situations in which a Russian tax resident (company or individual) controls a company resident in a foreign jurisdiction and that foreign subsidiary has not distributed its profits.

Definition of CFC. CFCs are companies that are tax resident in foreign jurisdictions and that are controlled by Russian tax-resident individuals and companies.

The definition of CFCs also covers structures that are not legal entities and that are controlled by Russian tax residents.

Under the CFC rules, the tax base of Russian taxpayers includes certain profits of CFCs if the CFCs do not distribute their profits to Russian tax resident shareholders.

Definition of control. Control is defined as the following:

- The ability of a Russian tax resident entity or individual to exert a decisive influence on decisions affecting a controlled company's distribution of profit
- The ability to influence the entity or individual that manages such structure's assets with respect to decisions on profit distribution (in the case of structures that are not legal entities)

Controlling persons. Controlling persons are defined as the following persons:

- A person whose direct and/or indirect participating interest in the organization (for individuals, in conjunction with a spouse and children) is more than 25%
- A person who directly and/or indirectly owns more than 10% of a company (for individuals, in conjunction with a spouse and children) if all Russian tax residents have a direct and/or indirect participation interest of over 50%

Russian individuals and companies are not treated as controlling persons if their participation in a foreign company is exercised exclusively through direct and/or indirect participation in one or more public Russian tax resident companies or in a foreign public company, provided that certain conditions are met.

Profits of CFCs not subject to Russian profits tax. The profits of the following CFCs are not subject to Russian profits tax:

- Noncommercial organizations that do not distribute profits.
- Companies in the Eurasian Economic Union.
- Companies registered in jurisdictions that exchange information with the Russian Federation for tax purposes and impose an effective tax rate of over 75% of the weighted average tax rate for tax on profit of organizations that is calculated based on standard Russian corporate tax rates applicable to dividends and other income of CFCs.
- Foreign companies involved in mineral extraction projects under production-sharing, concession and similar agreements if these companies' profits from such projects exceed 90% of total income or if no income is derived for the period.
- Foreign structures without a legal entity (for example, trusts).
 Such structures are excluded only if they are unable to distribute profits to participants or beneficiaries under the law or constitutional documents (bylaws or founding documents for the structures).
- Banks or insurance companies.
- Eurobond issuers or companies holding rights under Eurobonds.
- "Active" companies (if no more than 20% of their income is passive income; the percentage is reduced to 5% for holding and subholding companies, excluding dividends from active companies). The list of passive income includes, but is not limited to, dividends, royalties, interest, lease or rental income, capital gains and income from the provision of consulting, marketing, legal and other services. The list of passive income is open-ended.

• Operators of a new offshore hydrocarbon deposit or a direct shareholder (participant) of such operators.

Notification obligations. The types of notification obligations are notification of participation in foreign organizations and notification of CFCs.

Taxpayers must notify the tax authorities about the following:

- Participation in foreign organizations in which they have an interest of over 10%
- Formation of foreign unincorporated structures
- CFCs (regardless of whether they make a profit or a loss)

Profits of CFCs taken into account. Profits of CFCs are taken into account in determining the tax base of a shareholder if such profits exceed RUB10 million (approximately USD161,536). A methodology of profit calculation is based on dividing the types of income into "active" and "passive."

Profits of CFCs in foreign currencies must be translated into rubles using the average exchange rate value for the calendar year. The fine for non-payment or underpayment of taxes is 20% of the unpaid tax on the profit of each CFC, but not less than RUB100,000 (approximately USD1,615).

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Russian legislation currently states that the double tax treaties of the former USSR are still valid. The withholding rates under the USSR's treaties and the Russian Federation's treaties are listed in the following table. Like most double tax treaties, the treaty rates do not apply if domestic withholding tax rates (see Section A) are lower.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	10	10	10
Algeria	5/15 (tt)	0/15 (k)	15
Argentina	10/15 (bbb)	0/15 (ccc)	15
Armenia	5/10 (a)	0/10 (xxx)	0
Australia	5/15 (nn)	10	10
Austria	5/15 (b)	0	0
Azerbaijan	10	0/10 (yyy)	10
Belarus	15	0/10 (xxx)	10
Belgium	10	0/10 (ggg)	0
Botswana	5/10 (11)	$0/10 \ (zzz)$	10
Brazil	10/15 (uuu)	0/15 (aaaa)	15
Bulgaria	15	0/15 (xxx)	15
Canada	10/15 (c)	0/10 (bbbb)	0/10 (d)
Chile	5/10 (ddd)	15	5/10 (eee)
China Mainland	5/10 (sss)	0	6
Croatia	5/10 (e)	10	10
Cuba	5/15 (aaa)	0/10 (cccc)	5
Cyprus	5/10 (f)	0	0
Czech Republic	10	0	10
Denmark	10	0	0
Ecuador	5/10 (www)	0	10/15 (www)
Egypt	10	0/15 (g)	15
Finland	5/12 (h)	0	0
France	5/10/15 (i)	0	0
Germany	5/15 (j)	0	0

1400 KUSSIAN	TEDERATION		
	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Greece	5/10 (rr)	7	7
Hong Kong SAR	0/5/10 (ttt)	0	3
Hungary	10	ő	0
Iceland	5/15 (jj)	ŏ	Ö
India	10	0/10 (dddd)	10
Indonesia	15	0/15 (k)	15
Iran	5/10 (11)	0/7.5 (fffff)	5
Ireland	10	0	0
Israel	10	0/10 (gggg)	10
Italy	5/10 (ss)	10	0
Japan	5/10 (m)	0	0
Kazakhstan	10	0/10 (hhhh)	10
Korea (North)	10	0	0
Korea (South)	5/10 (x)	0	5
Kuwait	0/5 (hhh)	0	10
Kyrgyzstan	10	0/10 (iiii)	10
Latvia	5/10 (fff)	0/5/10 (dd)	5
Lebanon	10	0/5 (kkk)	5
Lithuania	5/10 (1)	0/10 (jjjj)	5/10 (pp)
Luxembourg	5/15 (n)	0	0
Malaysia	0/15 (jjj)	0/15 (kkkk)	10/15 (o)
Mali	10/15 (p)	0/15 (iii)	0
Malta	0/5/10 (mmm)	5	5
Mexico	10	0/10 (uu)	10
Moldova	10	0	10
Mongolia	10	0/10 (nnn)	20 (q)
Montenegro	5/15 (hh)	10	10
Morocco	5/10 (r)	0/10 (000)	10
Namibia	5/10 (e)	0/10 (1111)	5
Netherlands	5/15 (s)	0	0
New Zealand	15	10	10
North Macedonia	10	10	10
Norway	10	0/10 (t)	0
Philippines	15	0/15 (kkk)	15
Poland	10	0/10 (mmmm	10
Portugal	10/15 (u)	0/10 (v)	10
Qatar	5	0/5 (mm)	0
Romania	15	0/15 (nnnn)	10
Saudi Arabia	0/5 (111)	0/5 (0000)	10
Serbia	5/15 (hh)	10	10
Singapore	0/5/10 (vv)	0	5
Slovak Republic	10	0	10
Slovenia	10	10	10
South Africa	10/15 (w)	0/10 (pppp)	0
Spain	5/10/15 (y)(z)	0/5 (z)(qq)	5 (z)
Sri Lanka	10/15 (aa)	0/10 (dddd)	10
Sweden	5/15 (bb)	0	0
Switzerland	0/5/15 (cc)	0	0
Syria	15	0/10 (kkk)	4.5/13.5/18 (kk)
Tajikistan	5/10 (11)	0/10 (00)	0
Thailand	15	0/10 (ww)	15
Turkey	10	0/10 (qqqq)	10
Turkmenistan	10	5	5
Ukraine	5/15 (ee)	0/10 (rrrr)	10
United Arab	()	()	
Emirates	0 (ppp)	0 (qqq)	20 (rrr)
	(111)	(111)	` '

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
United Kingdom	10/15 (eeee)	0	0
United States	5/10 (ff)	0	0
Uzbekistan	10	0/10 (vvv)	0
Venezuela	10/15 (xx)	0/5/10 (yy)	10/15 (zz)
Vietnam	10/15 (gg)	10	15
Non-treaty jurisdictions	15	15/20 (ii)	20

- The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends has invested at least USD40,000 or the equivalent in local currency in the payer's charter capital. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends (except for a partnership) holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and if the participation exceeds USD100,000. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends owns at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer or, in the case of a Russian payer that has not issued voting shares, at least 10% of the statutory capital. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 0% rate applies to royalties for the following:
 - · Copyrights of cultural works (excluding films and television rights)
 - The use of computer software
 - · The use of patents or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience, if the payer and the beneficiary are not related per-

The 10% rate applies to other royalties.

- The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations that hold at least 25% of the capital of the payer and have invested in the payer more than USD100,000 or the equivalent amount in local currency. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to shareholders that have invested in the payer at least EUR100,000 or the equivalent amount in local currency. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is the other contracting state or a bank that is more than 51%-owned by the other contracting state. The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 30% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and if the foreign capital invested exceeds USD100,000 or its equivalent in the national currencies of the contracting states when the dividends become due and payable. The 12% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends has invested in the payer at least FF500,000 (EUR76,225) or the equivalent amount in other currency and if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company that is exempt from tax on dividends in its state of residence. The 10% rate applies if only one of these conditions is met. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations that hold a 10% or greater interest in the capital of the payer and have invested in the payer at least EUR80,000 or the equivalent amount in rubles. The 15% rate applies to other dividends
- The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is the government of the other contracting state, including local authorities thereof, a political subdivision or the central bank. The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.
- The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations that hold at least 25% of the capital of the payer and have invested in the payer at least USD100,000 or the equivalent amount in other currency. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (m) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that has held directly at least 15% of the voting power of the company paying the dividends for 365 days ending on the date on which the entitlement to dividends is determined. The 10% rate applies to all other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends directly holds at least 10% of the capital of the payer and has invested in the payer more than EUR80,000 or the equivalent amount in local currency. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 15% rate applies to royalties for copyrights, including film and radio broadcasts. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.

- (p) The 10% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends has invested more than FF1 million (EUR152,449) in the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (q) Royalties are subject to tax in the country of the payer in accordance with that country's law.
- (r) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends owns at least USD500,000 of the shares of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (s) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations that hold at least 25% of the capital of the payer and have invested at least ECU75,000 or an equivalent amount in local currency. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (t) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is the government of the other contracting state including local authorities thereof, an instrumentality of that state that is not subject to tax in that state or the central bank. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (u) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that, for an uninterrupted period of two years before the payment of the dividends, owned directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (v) The 0% rate applies if the interest is derived and beneficially owned by the other contracting state, a political or administrative subdivision or a local authority thereof or any institution specified and agreed to in an exchange of notes between the competent authorities of the contracting states in connection with any credit granted or guaranteed by them under an agreement between the governments of the contracting states. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (w) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends owns at least 30% of the charter capital of the payer and has directly invested at least USD100,000 in the charter capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (x) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations that hold at least 30% of the capital of the payer and have invested in the payer at least USD100,000 or the equivalent amount in local currency. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (y) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends (except for a partnership) has invested at least ECU100,000 in the charter capital of the payer and if the country of residence of the beneficial owner of the dividends does not impose taxes on the dividends. The 10% rate applies if one of these conditions is met. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (z) The treaty does not provide relief for Spanish companies receiving dividends, interest or royalties from Russian sources if more than 50% of the Spanish company is owned (directly or indirectly) by non-Spanish residents.
- (aa) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends owns at least 25% of the charter capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (bb) The 5% rate applies to corporations that hold 100% (at least 30% if the recipient corporation is a part of a joint venture) of the payer and that have invested in the payer at least USD100,000 or the equivalent amount in local currency. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (cc) If the competent authorities agree, the 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the following:
 - · A pension fund
 - The government of a contracting state, political subdivision or local authority
 - · The central (national) bank
 - The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a corporation that holds at least 20% of the capital of the payer and if, at the time the dividends become due, the amount of the recipient's investment exceeds CHF200,000. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (dd) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to the government of a contracting state, including its political subdivisions and local authorities, the central bank or any financial institution wholly owned by that government and to interest derived from loans guaranteed by that government. The 5% rate applies to loan interest paid by one bank to another bank. The 10% rate applies to other interest.
- (ee) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations that have invested in the payer at least USD50,000 or the equivalent amount in local currency. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.

- (ff) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations holding at least 10% of the voting shares of the payer or, in the case of a Russian payer that has not issued voting shares, at least 10% of the statutory capital. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 10% rate applies to dividends paid to shareholders that have invested (gg) at least the equivalent of USD10 million in the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (hh) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations that hold at least 25% of the capital of the payer and have invested in the payer at least USD100,000 or the equivalent amount in local currency. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (ii) The 15% rate applies to interest on certain types of state and municipal securities; the 20% rate applies to other interest.
- The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations that hold at least 25% (jj) of the capital of the payer and have invested in the payer at least USD100,000 or an equivalent amount in local currency. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 4.5% rate applies to royalties paid to entities for copyrights of cinemat-(kk) ographic films, programs and recordings for radio and television broadcasting. The 13.5% rate applies to royalties paid to entities for copyrights of works of literature, art or science. The 18% rate applies to royalties paid to entities for patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes and computer software, as well as for information relating to industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations that hold at least 25% (11)of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (mm) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is the other contracting state or local authorities and governmental agencies of that state. The 5% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (nn) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations that hold at least 10% of the capital of the payer and have invested in the payer at least AUD700,000 or an equivalent amount in local currency and if dividends paid by a Russian company are exempt from tax in Australia. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (00) The 0% rate applies if the following circumstances exist:
 - The interest is derived and beneficially owned by the other contracting state, a political or administrative subdivision or a local authority thereof.
 - · The interest is derived and beneficially owned by the central bank or a similar institution specified and agreed to in an exchange of notes between the competent authorities of the contracting states.
 - · The interest is derived with respect to the deferral of payment under commercial credits.

The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.

- The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the right to use industrial, com-(pp) mercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (qq) The 0% rate applies if the interest is paid on a long-term loan (seven or more years) issued by a bank or other credit institution or if the recipient of the interest is the government of the other contracting state, a political subdivision or a local authority.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a (rr) partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations that hold at least 10% (ss) of the capital of the payer and that have invested in the payer at least USD100,000 or the equivalent amount in other currency. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (tt) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations that hold at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exist: (uu)
 - The beneficial owner is a contracting state, a political subdivision or the central bank of a contracting state.
 - · The interest is paid by any of the entities mentioned in the preceding bullet.
 - The interest arises in the Russian Federation and is paid with respect to a loan for a period of not less than three years that is granted, guaranteed or insured, or a credit for such period that is granted, guaranteed or insured, by Banco de México, S.N.C., Banco Nacional de Comercio Exterior, S.N.C., Nacional Financiera, S.N.C. or Banco Nacional de Obras y Servicios Públicos, S.N.C., or interest is derived by any other institution, as may be agreed from time to time between the competent authorities of the contracting states.

- The interest arises in Mexico and is paid with respect to a loan for a period of not less than three years that is granted, guaranteed or insured, or a credit for such period that is granted, guaranteed or insured, by The Bank for Foreign Trade (Vneshtorgbank) or The Bank for Foreign Economic Relations of the USSR (Vnesheconombank), or the interest is derived by any other institution, as may be agreed from time to time between the competent authorities of the contracting states.
- (vv) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the Monetary Authority of Singapore, GIC Private Limited, the Central Bank of the Russian Federation and institutions wholly or mainly owned by the Central Bank of the Russian Federation and any statutory bodies or institutions wholly or mainly owned by the governments of a contracting state as may be agreed from time to time between the competent authorities of the contracting states. The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 15% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (ww) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is the government of a contracting state, a government body of a contracting state, the central bank or the Export-Import bank of Thailand. The 10% rate applies if interest is received by an institution that has a license to carry on banking operations (Russian Federation) or a financial institution including an insurance company (Thailand).
- (xx) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends (except for a partnership) holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and if the participation exceeds USD100,000. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (yy) The 0% rate applies if any of the following conditions is met:
 - The beneficial owner is a government of a contracting state, the central bank of a contracting state, a political subdivision of a contracting state or a local authority.
 - The interest is paid by the government of a contracting state, the central bank of a contracting state, a political subdivision of a contracting state or a local authority.
 - The interest is paid with respect to a loan granted or guaranteed by a public financial institution with the objective to promote exports and development.
 - The 5% rate applies to interest on bank loans. The 10% rate applies to other interest.
- (zz) The 10% rate applies to fees for technical assistance. The 15% rate applies to royalties.
- (aaa) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends (except for a partnership) holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (bbb) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (ccc) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is the government of the other contracting state or the central bank. The 15% rate applies to other interest
- (ddd) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (eee) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the right to use industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (fff) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends (except for a partnership) directly owns at least 25% of the capital of the payer and has invested more than USD75,000 in the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (ggg) The 0% rate applies if any of the following conditions is met:
 - The recipient of the interest is the government of a contracting state, or a
 political subdivision or local authority of a contracting state.
 - The relevant loan is secured by a contracting state, or a political subdivision or local authority of a contracting state.
 - The loan is issued by a bank or other credit institution of a contracting state.
- (hhh) The 0% rate applies if the dividends are paid to the government of a contracting state, a local authority or political subdivision of a contracting state, the central bank or other state institutions, as agreed by the competent authorities. The 5% rate applies to other dividends.

- The 0% rate applies if any of the following conditions is met: (iii)
 - · Interest is paid by the government or local authorities of a contracting state
 - · Interest is paid to the government or local authorities of a contracting state or to the central bank.
 - · Interest is paid on loans issued under agreements between the governments
- (jjj) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to Russian tax residents. The 15% rate applies to dividends paid to Malaysian tax residents.
- (kkk) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to the government of a contracting state, or a political subdivision or local authority of a contracting state.
- (111)The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to any of the following:
- The government, a political subdivision or a local authority of a con
 - tracting state
 - · The central bank · Other government agencies or financial institutions, as agreed by the
 - competent authorities The 5% rate applies to other dividends.
- (mmm) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to a pension fund if such dividends are derived from investments made out of assets of the pension fund. The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to companies that hold at least 25% of the capital of the payer, and this holding amounts to at least EUR100,000. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (nnn) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is the government of a contracting state, or the central or foreign trade bank. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (000)The 0% rate applies to interest on foreign-currency deposits and interest on loans granted to a contracting state or guaranteed by a contracting state. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to a contracting state or its finan-(ppp) cial or investment institutions.
- The 0% rate applies to interest paid to a contracting state or its financial (ggg) or investment institutions.
- (rrr) The treaty does not cover royalties.
- (sss) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company (other than a partnership) that holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer, and this holding amounts to at least EUR80,000 or its equivalent in any other currency. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (ttt) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the following:
 - · The government of the Russian Federation, a political subdivision or local authority thereof, or the government of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR)
 - · The Central Bank of the Russian Federation or the Hong Kong Monetary Authority
 - · Any entity that is wholly or mainly owned by the government of the Russian Federation or by the government of the Hong Kong SAR and that is mutually agreed on by the competent authorities of the two contracting parties

The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 15% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.

- The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends holds (uuu) directly at least 20% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exist: (vvv)
 - · The interest is paid to a contracting state, a political subdivision or a local authority thereof.
 - · The interest is paid to the central bank of a contracting state, an export credit guarantee agency or other similar institution that may from time to time be agreed upon between the competent authorities of the contracting states.
 - · The interest is paid with respect to a commercial loan in the form of deferred payment for goods, equipment and services.
- The 5% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner of the dividends (www) is a company that owns directly at least 25% of the voting stock of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies to all other dividends. dends. The 10% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 15% rate applies to royalties in all other cases.
- (xxx) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is the government or the central bank of a contracting state.

- (yyy) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is the government of a contracting state or an institution authorized by such a government.
- (zzz) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is any of the following:
 The government of a contracting state, a political subdivision or a local authority thereof
 - · The central bank of a contracting state
 - Any government institution agreed upon in writing by the competent authorities of the contracting states
- (aaaa) The 0% rate applies if either of following circumstances exist:
 - The recipient of the interest is the government of a contracting state, a
 political subdivision thereof or any agency (including a financial institution) wholly owned by that government or political subdivision.
 - The interest is paid with respect to securities, bonds or debentures issued by the government of a contracting state, a political subdivision thereof or any agency (including a financial institution) wholly owned by that government or political subdivision.
- (bbbb) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - The recipient of the interest is the central bank of a contracting state.
 - The interest is paid to a resident of a contracting state with respect to indebtedness of the other contracting state or of its state authorities, including local authorities thereof.
 - The interest is paid with respect to a loan made, guaranteed or insured, or a credit extended, guaranteed or insured, by an organization created and wholly owned by the government of a contracting state for the purpose of facilitating exports.
- (cccc) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is either of the following:
 - The government of a contracting state, a political subdivision thereof or a local authority, or a financial institution wholly owned or controlled by that government, political subdivision or local authority
 - Any organization (including a financial institution) that is financed in accordance with an agreement between the governments of the contracting states
- (dddd) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is any of the following:
 The government of a contracting state, a political subdivision thereof or a local authority
 - · The central bank of a contracting state
 - Any government agency or a financial institution agreed upon by an exchange of notes by the competent authorities of the contracting states
- (eeee) The 10% rate applies to dividends in the source state if the recipient is subject to tax with respect to the dividends in the recipient's resident state.

 (ffff) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is any of the following:
 - The government of a contracting state, a political subdivision thereof or a local authority
 - The central bank of a contracting state, the bank for external trade of a contracting state, a state agency for insurance of export credits or a state-owned bank
 - · Any other state agency of a contracting state
- (gggg) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is either of the following:
 - The government of a contracting state or a local authority thereof, the central bank or any agency (including a financial institution) wholly owned by that government or political subdivision
 - Any resident of a contracting state, if the interest is paid with respect
 to debt claims guaranteed, insured or indirectly financed by the government of the other contracting state, a local authority thereof or the
 central bank
- (hhhh) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is the government of a contracting state, a political subdivision thereof or a local authority, or any institution of that government, political subdivision or local authority.
- (iiii) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is any of the following:
 - · The government of a contracting state
 - · The central bank of a contracting state
 - A government agency or an authorized financial institution agreed upon by the exchange of notes by the competent authorities of the contracting states
- (jjjj) The 0% rate applies if either of the following circumstances exist:
 - The recipient of the interest is the government of a contracting state, including its political subdivisions and local authorities, the central bank or any financial institution wholly owned by that government.
 - The interest is paid on loans guaranteed by the government of a contracting state.

- The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exist: (kkkk)
 - The interest is paid to a resident of the Russian Federation with respect to an approved loan as defined under Malaysian law.
 - The interest is paid to the government or the central bank of a contracting state.
 - · The interest is paid in a contracting state with respect to a loan provided, guaranteed or insured by the government of the other state, which may be agreed upon between the competent authorities of the contracting states.
- (1111) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is either of the follow-
 - The government of a contracting state, a political subdivision thereof or a local authority
 - · Any government institution agreed upon in writing by the competent authorities of the contracting states
- (mmmm) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is the government of a contracting state, a political subdivision or a local authority thereof, or the central bank.
- (nnnn) The 0% rate applies to the following interest:
 - · Interest paid in the Russian Federation to the government of Romania, its national bank, its bank for foreign trade or Eximbank
 - · Interest paid in Romania to the government of the Russian Federation, its central Bank or its bank for foreign trade
- (0000) The 0% applies if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - The interest is paid by the government of a contracting state or a local authority thereof.
 - The interest is paid to the government of a contracting state or a local authority thereof, or any agency or instrumentality (including a financial institution) wholly owned by the contracting state or local authority thereof.
 - · The interest is paid to any other agency or instrumentality (including a financial institution) with respect to loans made in application of any agreement concluded between the governments of the contracting states
- (pppp) The 0% rate applies to interest paid with respect to a loan made or guaranteed by the government of a contracting state, a local authority thereof, the Bank of Russia or the South African Reserve Bank.
- The 0% rate applies to the following interest: (qqqq)
 - Interest paid in the Russian Federation to the government of Turkey, its central bank or Eximbank
 - · Interest paid in Turkey to the government of the Russian Federation, its central bank or its bank for foreign trade
- The 0% rate applies to the following interest: (rrrr)
 - · Interest paid in the Russian Federation to the government of Ukraine, its national bank, a local authority or any other government body, or paid with respect to loans guaranteed by them
 - · Interest paid in Ukraine to the government of the Russian Federation, its central bank or any other government body, or paid with respect to loans guaranteed by them

The Russian Federation has signed tax treaties with Estonia, Ethiopia, Georgia, Laos, Mauritius and Oman, as well as a new treaty with Belgium, but these treaties are not yet in force.

The Russian Federation is negotiating a tax treaty with Bosnia and Herzegovina.

The Russian Federation is renegotiating its tax treaties with Austria, Malaysia, the Netherlands and the United Kingdom and has initiated renegotiation of its treaties with Cyprus, Luxembourg and Malta.

Rwanda

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Kigali GMT +2

EY +250 788-309977, +250 788-303322

Mail address: Fax: +250 252-571059

BP 3638 Rwanda

Street address:

Executive Wing, M. Peace Plaza

6th Floor

Avenue de la Paix

Kigali

Rwanda

Business Tax Advisory

Michael M. Ichura +250 788-309977 Mobile: +250 785-025013

Email: michael.m.ichura@rw.ey.com

Email: michael.m.ichura@rw.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory
Francis Kamau +254 (20) 271-5300

At the time of writing, a completely new income tax law was expected to be enacted, which would include full-fledged transfer-pricing regulations and documentation guidelines. Because of the expected enactment of this new law, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	30
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	5
Branch Tax Rate (%)	30
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	5/15 (a)(b)
Interest	5/15 (a)(b)(c)
Royalties	15
Management Fees	15
Technical Fees	15
Service Fees	15
Sports and Entertainment Fees	15
Lottery and Gambling Proceeds	15
Imports	5 (d)
Public Procurement	3 (e)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0 (f)
Carryforward	5

- (a) This tax is a final tax.
- (b) A reduced 5% rate applies to dividends and interest received by Rwandan and East African Community resident taxpayers from entities listed on the Rwanda Stock Exchange.
- (c) A reduced 5% rate applies to interest derived from treasury bonds with a maturity of at least three years.

- (d) This is a recoverable advance tax that applies to taxpayers without a tax clearance certificate issued by the Rwanda Revenue Authority.
- (e) This is a recoverable advance tax that applies to suppliers of goods and services to public institutions.
- (f) Rwanda does not have a provision for the carrying back of losses.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporate income tax is payable by companies, cooperative societies, foreign companies or their branches, autonomous public enterprises, associations and any other business entities that engage in for-profit business activities. Resident entities are subject to corporate income tax on worldwide income. Nonresident entities are subject to corporate income tax on income derived through a permanent establishment. Nonresident entities without a permanent establishment in Rwanda are not subject to corporate income tax, but they may be subject to other taxes in Rwanda.

An entity is considered to be resident in Rwanda during a tax year if it satisfies any of the following conditions:

- It is a company or an association established according to Rwandan laws.
- It has its place of effective management in Rwanda at any time during the tax year.
- It is a Rwandan government company.

Rates of corporate tax. The corporate tax rate is 30%.

Capital gains. Rwanda imposes a separate tax on capital gains of 5% arising from the transfer of shares. Gains from the disposal of shares listed on the Rwanda Stock Exchange or units of a collective-investment scheme are exempt from capital gains tax.

Capital gains derived from the transfer of assets other than shares are included in taxable income and taxed at the normal corporate income tax rate.

Administration. A company's year of assessment (tax year) is the calendar year. A company wishing to maintain a tax year other than the calendar year must obtain prior approval from the Minister of Finance.

Companies must make installment payments, which are each equal to 25% of the tax due for the preceding tax year. The payment dates are 30 June, 30 September and 31 December. The installment payments are subtracted from tax due at the end of the financial year. Any overpayment is generally treated as a prepayment of future income tax liabilities or other tax liabilities and may only be offset on obtaining the prior approval of the Rwanda Revenue Authority. However, a company may seek a refund of the overpayment by a written request to the Commissioner General of Rwanda Revenue Authority.

Companies must file a final tax return accompanied by proof of payment of tax provided by the tax administration within three months after the end of the tax year (31 March for calendar-year taxpayers). The company calculates the tax payable on the tax return form. The tax due equals the tax payable minus installments and recoverable withholding tax paid. Any tax due must be paid with the return.

Dividends. Dividends are subject to a final withholding tax at a rate of 15%. However, a reduced 5% rate applies to dividends received by Rwandan and East African Community resident tax-payers from securities listed on the Rwanda Stock Exchange.

Foreign tax relief. Relief for foreign taxes paid is granted in accordance with tax treaties with other countries. If foreign tax is paid to a country that does not have a tax treaty with Rwanda, the tax paid may be subtracted from tax payable in Rwanda, subject to a maximum cap of the Rwandan income tax payable on that foreign-source income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is accounting income adjusted for non-taxable income and for nondeductible expenses. Expenses are deductible if they are incurred wholly and exclusively in the production of income.

Provisions. General and specific provisions, which are reflected in the computation of financial accounting income, are generally not deductible for tax purposes. However, banks and financial institutions may deduct any increase in the mandatory reserve for non-performing loans determined by the National Bank of Rwanda.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation charged in the financial statements is nondeductible for tax purposes, subject to limits that are set forth in the tax law or are determined by the Minister of Finance from time to time. The following are the current allowable tax depreciation rates:

Asset class	Rate (%)
Buildings (excluding land) including	
equipment and machinery	5
Intangible assets including goodwill	10
Information and communication systems with a	
life of more than 10 years	10
Computer equipment and accessories with a life	
of less than 10 years	50
All other business assets	25

Groups of companies. The income tax law does not allow the filing of consolidated returns, the combining of profits and losses of affiliated companies or the transfer of losses from loss companies to profitable members of the same group of companies.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax, on the supply of goods	
and services in Rwanda and on imports	
of goods and services	
Standard rate	18%
Other rate	0%
Social security contributions; paid by	
Employer	5%
Employee	3%

Nature of tax	Rate
Maternity Leave Benefits Scheme contributions	
Employer	0.3%
Employee	0.3%
Trade licenses; varies by nature and location	
of business; maximum amount	RWF240,000

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in Rwanda is the Rwandan franc (RWF). Rwanda does not impose foreign-exchange controls.

Debt-to-equity rules. Interest paid on related-party loans exceeding four times equity does not qualify as a deductible expense for companies other than commercial banks and insurance companies.

F. Tax treaties

Rwanda has entered into double tax treaties with Barbados, Belgium, Jersey, Mauritius, South Africa and Singapore.

St. Lucia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Castries		GMT -4
EY Mail address: P.O. Box BW 368, Mardini Building Rodney Bay Castries St. Lucia, W.I.	+1 (758) 458-4720	
Street address: Second Floor Mardini Building Corner of Gros-Islet Highway and Rodney Bay Village Road Rodney Bay Castries St. Lucia, W.I.		
International Tax and Transaction Se	rvices – Core	
Wade George (resident in Port-of-Spain, Trinidad and Tobago) Maria Robinson (resident in Bridgetown, Barbados)	+1 (868) 628-5185 Mobile: +1 (868) 788-06: Email: wade.george@tt.4 +1 (246) 430-3878 Mobile: +1 (246) 266-68! Email: maria.robinson@l	ey.com 38
Marilyn Husbands (resident in Bridgetown, Barbados)	+1 (246) 467-8601 Mobile: +1 (246) 826-562 Email: marilyn.husbands	21
Neil Ellis (resident in Bridgetown, Barbados)	+1 (246) 430-3916 Mobile: +1 (246) 823-085 Email: neil.ellis@bb.ey.co	
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)		30 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)		0
Branch of Nonresident Corporat Withholding Tax (%) Payments to Nonresidents	ion Tax Rate (%)	30 (a)
Dividends		0
Interest		15 (b)
Royalties		25 (b)
Rents		0
Management and Technical Se	ervices Fees	25 (b)
Branch Remittance Tax		0
Net Operating Losses (Years)		0
Carryback		0 6
Carryforward		Ü
(a) This rate applies only to companies Revenue Department. Otherwise, th(b) This is a final tax.		vith the Inland

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. All resident and nonresident companies in St. Lucia are subject to corporate tax on income that is sourced in St. Lucia. Income sourced outside of St. Lucia falls outside the scope of taxation.

Detailed legislation has been passed specifying what is considered local and foreign-source income. Nonresident companies that derive income from St. Lucia (other than by carrying on business through a permanent establishment) are not subject to tax in St. Lucia. However, such income earned by nonresident companies may be subject to withholding tax.

A company is considered to be tax resident in St. Lucia if it is incorporated in St. Lucia. A company incorporated outside of St. Lucia is also considered resident in St. Lucia if its management and control are located in St. Lucia.

Rates of corporate tax. All domestic companies that are in good standing with the Inland Revenue Department, including branches of nonresident companies, are subject to tax at a basic rate of 30%. Companies that are not in good standing are subject to tax at a rate of 33.3%.

Foreign-source income is not subject to tax. Expenses incurred in connection with foreign-source income are not tax-deductible. Any such expenses paid to nonresidents are not subject to withholding tax in St. Lucia.

International Business Companies. IBCs registered before 1 December 2018 may continue to elect preferential tax rates (tax-exempt or a 1% rate), including withholding tax exemptions, under the previous IBC regime until 30 June 2021.

IBCs registered with effect on or after 1 January 2019 are taxed at a rate of 30% on income from sources in St. Lucia.

IBCs must fulfill certain substance requirements, based on their core economic activity, including the following:

- Employment of an adequate number of employees with the necessary level of qualifications and experience
- Demonstration of an adequate amount of operating expenditure
- Adequate investment and capital commensurate with the type and level of activity

IBCs are also required to do the following:

- File annual tax returns based on annual unaudited financial statements
- Comply with the monitoring requirement as prescribed by the guidelines and regulations made by the competent authority
- Provide other documents required by the competent authority

Capital gains. Capital gains are not taxed in St. Lucia.

Administration. The fiscal (income) year is the period for which the accounts of the business are normally prepared.

A corporation is required to determine its own tax liability and to prepare and file a corporation tax return within three months after the end of its fiscal year. If a return is not filed on time, the Comptroller of Inland Revenue may levy a penalty of 5% of the tax charged for that income year.

Corporations must prepay tax in three installments. These installments must be paid by 25 March, 25 June and 25 September in each year, and each tax prepayment must equal one-third of the preceding year's tax. Any balance of tax due is paid when the return is filed. Failure to pay an installment of tax is subject to a penalty of 10% of the amount of unpaid tax as well as interest at a rate of 1.04% per month. Any balance of tax not paid by the due date incurs interest at a rate of 1.04% per year for the period during which it remains unpaid.

Dividends. Dividends paid by companies resident in St. Lucia to nonresidents are not subject to withholding tax in St. Lucia. Dividends received by companies resident in St. Lucia from domestic and foreign companies are not included in the companies' taxable income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is determined on the basis of accounts prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards, subject to specific adjustments identified in the Income Tax Act.

Inventories. The authorities generally accept a method of valuation of inventory that conforms to standard accounting practice in the trade or business, provided it is applied consistently. Average cost or first-in, first-out (FIFO) are the generally accepted methods.

Provisions. Reserves or provisions of a general nature for doubtful accounts receivable, inventory shrinkage, inventory obsolescence and other items are not allowable. However, write-offs of specific amounts or balances are generally allowed if these amounts are calculated in accordance with the guidelines issued by the Inland Revenue Department.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation and amortization reported in the financial statements are not allowed as deductions in calculating taxable income. However, a company may claim capital allowances. Annual allowances of between 2.5% and 33.3% are granted on the original cost of fixed assets, calculated on a declining balance. An initial allowance of 20% is also granted with respect to capital expenditure.

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward six years to offset income derived in those years. However, for any year, the deduction with respect to the prior year losses may not exceed one-half of the taxable income for that year. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. A member of a group of companies (the surrendering company) may surrender current trading losses to another member of the group (the claimant company). The claimant company may then claim a deduction for the losses in calculating its taxable income. This deduction may not exceed half of the taxable income of the claimant company.

To qualify for group relief, the surrendering company and the claimant company must be tax resident in St. Lucia and must be members of the same group throughout the fiscal year for which group relief is claimed. Two companies are members of the same group if one is a 51% subsidiary of the other or both are 51% subsidiaries of a third company. In determining whether a company is a 51% subsidiary of another company, share capital is excluded if profits from sales of such shares would be trading receipts of the direct owner of the shares. Share capital is also excluded if it is owned directly or indirectly in a company not resident in St. Lucia. In addition, the parent company must be beneficially entitled to at least 51% of the profits available for distribution to shareholders of the subsidiary's assets available for distribution to shareholders of the subsidiary on a winding up.

Trading losses may not be surrendered to the extent that they include the following:

- The surrendering company's capital allowances
- Expenses payable to a group member that are claimed as deductions but are not included in the income of that group member for the same fiscal year

Group relief is available only if the claimant company has used its capital allowances and offset its loss carryforwards against its current profits. A claim for group relief must be made within two years after the end of the surrendering company's fiscal year, and the surrendering company must consent to the relief. Group relief is not available to IBCs, International Banks and other companies granted special tax concessions.

Consolidated group returns may not be filed with the tax authorities.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT), on the supply	
of goods and services in St. Lucia	
and on goods imported into St. Lucia	
Standard rate	12.5
Hotel accommodation and specified	
goods and services supplied by providers	
in the tourism sector	10
Basic food items	0
Excise tax, on imports of vehicles; this	
tax is imposed in addition to the VAT	15 to 85
Import duty	5 to 45
National insurance contributions, on	
monthly insurable earnings up to	
XCD5,000; paid by	
Employer	5
Employee	5
Self-employed individual	10

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. St. Lucia does not impose foreign-exchange controls.

Debt-to-equity rules. St. Lucia does not impose thin-capitalization rules.

Anti-avoidance legislation. Anti-avoidance provisions may be applied to transactions effected for the main purpose of avoidance or reduction of tax liability.

Economic substance. In December 2018, St. Lucia introduced economic substance provisions into the International Business Companies Act. In addition, on 20 December 2019, the Economic Substance Act (ESA) was passed.

Under the ESA, a St. Lucia entity must satisfy certain economic substance requirements for each year of income in which it derives income from a relevant sector. The following are the requirements:

- The company must be directed and managed in St. Lucia.
- The company must have an adequate number of qualified employees in St. Lucia.
- The company has adequate operating expenditure proportionate to the level of activity carried on in St. Lucia.
- The company has an adequate physical presence.
- The company conducts core income-generating activities.

The activities conducted by a company for which economic substance is required include the following:

- · Banking business
- Insurance business
- Shipping
- · International mutual funds business
- · Financing and leasing
- · Headquartering
- · Activities of a company holding tangible assets
- · Activities of a company holding intangible assets
- · Activities of a pure equity holding company
- · Distribution and service center business
- Carrying on of a combination of businesses or activities listed above

Examples of a core income-generating activity in the banking business sector include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Raising funds
- · Managing risk, including credit, currency and interest risk
- Taking hedging positions

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following treaty withholding tax rates apply to income received in St. Lucia.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Caribbean Community			
and Common Market (a)	0	15	15
Switzerland (b)	- (c)	-(d)	0

- (a) This is the Caribbean Community and Common Market (CARICOM) double tax treaty. Income is taxed in the country of source only.
- (b) This is the 1954 treaty between the United Kingdom and Switzerland, which was extended by exchange of notes to St. Lucia under Article XXI.
- (c) The treaty does not contain a dividend article. Consequently, the normal Swiss withholding tax rate applies.
- (d) The treaty does not contain an interest article. Consequently, the normal Swiss withholding tax rate applies.

For payments from St. Lucia, the following treaty withholding tax rates apply (however, see the paragraph after the footnotes).

	Dividends	Interest	Royalties
	%	%	%
Caribbean Community and Common Market (a)	0	15	15
Switzerland (b) Non-treaty jurisdictions	0 (c)	15 (d)	0
	0	15	25

- (a) This is the CARICOM double tax treaty. Income is taxed in the country of source only.
- (b) This is the 1954 treaty between the United Kingdom and Switzerland, which was extended by exchange of notes to St. Lucia under Article XXI.
- (c) The treaty does not contain a dividend article. Consequently, the normal withholding tax rate applies.
- (d) The treaty does not contain an interest article. Consequently, the normal withholding tax rate applies.

During the grandfathered period, no tax is withheld from dividends, interest, management fees and royalties paid to nonresidents by IBCs.

Expenses paid to nonresidents in the production of foreignsource income are not subject to withholding tax in St. Lucia.

Saint-Martin

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Please direct all requests regarding Saint-Martin to the persons listed below in the Paris office.

Paris, France	GMT +1
---------------	--------

EY Societe d'Avocats +33 1-55-61-10-00 Tour First Fax: +33 1-58-47-10-05

1, Place des Saisons

TSA 14444

92037 Paris La Défense Cedex

France

Principal Tax Contacts

Vincent Natier +33 1-55-61-12-61 Mobile: +33 6-07-70-85-35

Email: vincent.natier@ey-avocats.com

Caroline Chaize-Lang +33 1-55-61-13-02

Mobile: +33 6-11-67-98-91

Email: caroline.chaize.lang@ey-avocats.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	20
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	20
Branch Tax Rate (%)	20
Withholding Tax (%)	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	3
Carryforward	Unlimited

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. The taxation of Saint-Martin companies is based on a territorial principle. As a result, Saint-Martin companies carrying on a trade or business outside Saint-Martin are generally not taxed in Saint-Martin on the related profits and cannot take into account the related losses. However, under the Saint-Martin controlled foreign company (CFC) rules contained in Article 209 B of the Saint-Martin Tax Code, income earned by a Saint-Martin enterprise through a foreign enterprise may be taxed in Saint-Martin if such income is subject to an effective tax rate that is 50% lower than Saint-Martin's effective tax rate on similar income (for further details, see Section E).

Tax rates. The net profits earned by resident and nonresident entities, including branches of foreign entities, are taxed at a standard rate of 20%.

A reduced tax rate of 10% applies to the first EUR40,000 of the profits of small and medium-sized enterprises if certain conditions are met, including the following:

• The turnover of the company is less than EUR7,630,000.

- At least 75% of the shares is directly or indirectly held by private persons or by entities that meet the above condition.
- The capital is fully paid.

In addition, a 10% rate applies to the following:

- Royalties from the lease of property rights, such as patents, patentable inventions, brands and copyrights on artistic, intellectual or cinematographic works.
- Long-term capital gains on the transfer or assignment of patents, patentable inventions or improvement of patents and the granting of licenses to use the rights described in the above bullet.
- Interest derived from securities giving access to the company's capital. These securities include share purchase warrants (obligations à bons de souscription d'actions, or OBSAs), Oceane Bonds convertible into new or existing shares, bonds with redeemable share subscription warrants (obligations à bons de souscription en actions remboursables, or OBSARs) and certain other securities.

Tax incentives. Business enterprises engaged in, among other activities, hotel industry, transport industry, tourism and information technology services industries may apply for a tax holiday regime.

The mechanism of the tax assistance for these activities is a deduction for direct investments from taxable income. The mechanism allows a 50% tax allowance (that is, 50% of the investment is deductible). As a result, the company may not be taxable on its taxable income if the amount of total income is below 50% of the invested amount.

In addition, companies that subscribe to the capital of a company registered in Saint-Martin that invests in the industries listed above may benefit from this deduction.

In several cases, an approval procedure must be performed to benefit from the deduction.

The tax assistance for investment regime applies to investments realized before 31 December 2020.

Administration. In general, companies must file a tax return within three months following the end of their financial year.

Corporate income tax is prepaid in four installments. Companies with a financial year ending on 31 December must pay the installments on 15 March, 15 June, 15 September and 15 December. The balance of corporate tax is due by 15 May of the following year. Other companies must pay the balance of corporate tax due within four months following the end of their financial year.

In general, late payment and late filing are subject to a 10% penalty. If additional tax is payable as a result of a reassessment of tax, interest is charged at 0.4% per month (4.8% per year). Many exceptions and specific rules apply to interest and penalties.

Capital gains. Under the corporate income tax rules, in general, no distinction is made between the taxation of capital gains and the taxation of other income. In general, all income is taxed at the standard income tax rate of 20%.

Capital gains derived from the sale of qualifying participations are exempt from tax. Qualifying participations must satisfy both of the following conditions:

- They must be considered to be *titres de participation* (specific class of shares for accounting purposes that enables the shareholder to have a controlling interest) or be eligible for the dividend participation exemption regime (see *Dividends received* in Section C).
- They must have been held for at least two years before their sale.

However, corporate income tax applies to 5% of the gross capital gains (that is, not reduced by any related costs) realized on qualifying participations. As a result, the effective tax rate on such gains is 1%.

Corporate income tax applies to 10% of the gross capital gains derived from the sale of industrial property rights if they have been held for at least two years before their sale.

Dividends paid. Saint-Martin does not levy withholding tax on dividend distributions.

Foreign tax relief. Saint-Martin domestic law grants a tax credit with respect to tax on foreign-source income that has already been taxed in its source country, even in the absence of a double tax treaty. The tax credit equals the amount of tax paid in the source country, up to the corresponding amount of tax due in Saint-Martin for this income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The assessment is based on financial statements prepared according to French generally accepted accounting principles, subject to certain adjustments.

All expenses incurred with respect to conducting a business are, in principle, deductible.

Dividends received. To compute taxable profit, favorable tax treatment may apply to dividends received by companies established in Saint-Martin that qualify as parent companies and receive dividends from companies established in Saint-Martin or abroad.

To qualify for this favorable treatment, the following conditions must be met:

- The parent company must be liable for corporate income tax.
- The parent company must hold a minimum of 5% of the distributing company's capital (financial rights and voting rights) or the amount paid for the shareholding is at least EUR1 million.
- The shares are held by the parent company for at least one year.

If the above conditions are met, 95% of the dividends received from the subsidiary are exempt from corporate income tax for the parent company. The remaining 5% that is still taxable may not exceed expenses and costs that the parent company incurred during the tax year.

Inventories. Inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or market value. Cost must be determined under a weighted average cost price method. A first-in, first-out (FIFO) basis is also generally acceptable, but a last-in, first-out (LIFO) basis is not permitted.

Reserves. In determining accounting profit, companies must book certain reserves, such as reserves for a decrease in the value of assets, risk of loss or expenses. These reserves are normally deductible for tax purposes. In addition, the law provides for the deduction of special reserves, including reserves for foreign investments and price increases.

Capital allowances. In general, assets are depreciated using the straight-line method. However, specific assets are generally depreciated using the declining-balance method.

Depreciable assets composed of various parts with different characteristics must be depreciated on a separate basis. These assets must be split into the following:

- A principal component or structure
- Additional components

The depreciable amount of each asset must be spread out over its likely useful life for the company, which corresponds to the time period during which the company may expect to derive a profit from it. The depreciation method applied to each asset (straightline method or accelerated method) must also be consistent with the pace at which the company expects to derive a profit from the asset.

Periodic assessment of the residual value of each component must be conducted to establish a (non-tax deductible) provision for impairment if needed.

For tax purposes, the depreciation of assets that have not been split into components and the depreciation of the asset's principal component that has been split into components can be spread out over the useful life commonly accepted in business practices. This rule does not apply to buildings acquired by real estate investment companies. The following are some of the acceptable straight-line rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Commercial buildings	2 to 5
Office buildings	4
Furniture	10

Certain specified assets may be depreciated using accelerated depreciation methods. For example, hotel investments (movable or immovable) may be fully depreciated over a 12-month period.

Relief for tax losses. Tax operating losses can be carried forward for an unlimited number of years. They may also be carried back to offset profits in the preceding three years. If losses are carried back, a credit is granted rather than a refund. The credit may be used in the following five years and is refundable in the sixth year if it is not used.

Groups of companies. Related companies subject to corporate tax may elect to form a tax-consolidated group. Under the tax-consolidation regime, the parent company files a consolidated return, thereby allowing the offset of losses of one group entity against the profits of related companies. The parent company then pays tax based on the net taxable income of companies

included in the consolidated group, after certain adjustments for intra-group provisions are made, such as the following:

- Intra-group asset or share transfers, as well as any subsequent depreciation related to these transfers, are neutralized.
- Waivers of debts and subsidies between members of the group are neutralized.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate (%) Business activity tax (taxe générale sur le chiffre d'affaire, or TGCA); levied in principle on all sales of goods and services provided in exchange for payment within the territory of Saint-Martin by persons acting independently as producers, traders or persons supplying services 4 Contribution des patentes; subject to certain exemptions that have a limited scope, the tax is payable each year by individuals and legal entities that regularly carry on a non-salaried business activity in Saint-Martin; a company may request a cap set at 3% of the value-added generated in the preceding year Companies in general; tax base is the cost of equipment and movable assets (such as furniture, vehicles and computers) 13 Companies exercising a noncommercial activity (such as persons in the medical sector, lawyers, accountants, auditors, architects, consulting engineers, software designers and surveyors); tax base is revenue 5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Saint-Martin does not impose any specific foreign-exchange controls. The euro (EUR) is the official currency. The US dollar (USD) is used on a daily basis.

Payments to residents of tax havens or to uncooperative states or territories. Under Article 238 A of the Saint-Martin Tax Code, interest, royalties and other remuneration paid to a recipient established in a tax haven or on a bank account located in a tax haven are deemed to be fictitious and not at arm's length. As a result, to deduct the amount paid, the Saint-Martin entity must prove that the operation is effective (that it effectively compensates executed services) and is at arm's length.

For purposes of the above rules, a privileged tax regime is a regime under which the effective tax paid is 50% lower than the tax that would be paid in Saint-Martin in similar situations.

Controlled foreign companies. Under Section 209 B of the Saint-Martin Tax Code, if Saint-Martin companies subject to corporate income tax in Saint-Martin have a foreign branch or if they hold, directly or indirectly, an interest (shareholding, voting rights or share in the profits) of at least 50% in any type of structure benefiting from a privileged tax regime in its home country (the

shareholding threshold is reduced to 5% if more than 50% of the foreign entity is held by Saint-Martin companies acting in concert or by entities controlled by the Saint-Martin company), the profits of this foreign entity or enterprise are subject to corporate income tax in Saint-Martin. Such foreign entity is known as a CFC. If the foreign profits have been realized by a legal entity, these profits are taxed as a deemed distribution in the hands of the Saint-Martin company. If the profits have been realized by an enterprise (an establishment or a branch), these profits are taxed as profits of the Saint-Martin company.

For purposes of the above rules, a privileged tax regime is a regime under which the effective tax paid is 50% lower than the tax that would be paid in Saint-Martin in similar situations.

Tax paid by a CFC in its home country may be credited against Saint-Martin corporate income tax.

The CFC rules do not apply if the profits of the foreign entity are derived from an activity effectively performed in the country of establishment. However, this exception does not apply if either of the two following circumstances exists:

- More than 20% of the profits are derived from portfolio management activities (involving securities, shares and outstanding debts) and intangible rights management.
- The total profits derived from the items mentioned in the first bullet and from intercompany services represent more than 50% of the profits of the foreign entity.

In such circumstances, the Saint-Martin company may nevertheless try to establish that the principal effect from the use of the foreign entity is not the obtaining of an advantage from a privileged tax regime.

F. Tax treaties

A tax treaty between France and Saint-Martin entered into force in 2010. Saint-Martin has not signed any other tax treaty, and tax treaties signed by France do not apply in Saint-Martin.

Saint-Martin grants a tax credit with respect to tax on foreignsource income that has already been taxed in its source country, even in the absence of a double tax treaty. For details, see *Foreign* tax relief in Section B.

São Tomé and Príncipe

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Please direct all tax inquiries regarding São Tomé and Príncipe to the persons listed below in the Luanda, Angola, office.

aa, 7 mgora, omoc.	
	GMT +1
+244 227-280-461/2/3/4 Fax: +244 227-280-465	
Mobile: +351 937-912-214	
Email: luis.marques@pt.ey.com +244 227-280-461, +351 217-91: Mobile: +244 946-509-467 Email: joana.ribeiro@pt.ey.com	2-142
Email: domingos.silva@pt.ey.con	n
cs Commissions	25 (a)(b) 25 (a)(c) 25 (a) 20 20 (b) 20 (b) 20 (b) 20 (b) 20 (b)
)	20 20 (b) 20 (b) 0 5
	+244 227-280-461/2/3/4 Fax: +244 227-280-465 Mobile: +351 937-912-214 Email: luis.marques@pt.ey.com +244 227-280-461, +351 217-91: Mobile: +244 946-509-467 Email: joana.ribeiro@pt.ey.com Mobile: +244 924-357-357 Email: domingos.silva@pt.ey.con

- (a) The general tax rate of 25% applies to resident companies and nonresident companies with a permanent establishment (PE) in São Tomé and Príncipe. Income derived from oil activities is subject to a specific regime, which includes a tax rate of 30%. Companies exclusively engaged in the agricultural sector benefit from a 50% exemption regarding the respective taxable income.
- (b) Nonresident companies without a PE in São Tomé and Príncipe are subject to a final withholding tax at a rate of 20% on certain types of income.
- (c) Capital gains are taxed as business income.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporate income tax (*Imposto sobre o Rendimento das Pessoas Colectivas*, or IRC) is levied on resident and nonresident entities.

Under São Tomé and Príncipe's General Tax Code, legal entities with a registered office and place of effective management in São Tomé and Príncipe are deemed to be resident for tax purposes.

Resident entities. Resident companies and other entities, including non-legal entities, whose principal activity is commercial, industrial or agricultural, are subject to IRC on worldwide profits, but a foreign tax credit may reduce the amount of IRC payable (see Foreign tax relief).

A 50% IRC exemption applies to entities exclusively engaged in agricultural activities.

Nonresident entities. Companies or other entities that operate in São Tomé and Príncipe through a PE are subject to IRC on their profits attributable to the PE. General administrative costs attributable to the PE may be deductible under certain conditions.

Income earned by companies or other entities without a PE in São Tomé and Príncipe are subject to IRC through a withholding tax mechanism.

A nonresident entity is deemed to have a PE in São Tomé and Príncipe if it has one of the following fixed places of business to carry out commercial, industrial, agricultural, forestry, livestock or fishing activities:

- · A place of management
- A branch
- · An office
- · A factory
- A workshop
- · A natural resources' extraction site

In addition, a building, installation or assembly yard qualifies for PE purposes if the activity is carried on for more than six months.

Installations, platforms and vessels rendering prospecting and exploration services with respect to natural resources may also attract a PE in São Tomé and Príncipe if the activity is carried out for more than six months.

Free-Zone Regime. São Tomé and Príncipe has implemented a Free-Zone Regime, which grants several tax incentives. Among other incentives, entities included in this regime are entitled to benefit from a tax exemption (covering all taxes for a period of 10 years), as well as exemptions on income of any kind paid to nonresidents. In addition, these entities are not subject to any foreign-exchange controls on their funds held in foreign currency.

Taxation groups. The following taxation groups are established in the IRC Code:

 Group 1, which includes resident entities with an annual turnover (expected for the current year or based on the previous year), equal to or greater than STN500,000 (approximately USD23,161), as well as public undertakings, public companies, partnerships limited by shares and PEs of nonresident entities, regardless of whether their annual turnover exceeds the threshold

 Group 2, which, as a secondary legal regime, includes all companies not included in Group 1 (Group 1 is mandatory for companies that have annual turnover equal to or greater to STN500,000 [approximately USD23,161]), as well as other taxable persons that carry out commercial, industrial or agricultural activities or that provide services, even if on an occasional or temporary basis

The above threshold is expected to double with the entry into force of the Value-added Tax (VAT) Code on 1 March 2020.

Tax rates. IRC is levied at the following rates:

Type of enterprise	Rate (%)
Companies or other entities with a head office	
or effective management control in São Tomé	
and Príncipe, whose principal activity is	
commercial, industrial or agricultural	25*
PEs	25
Nonresident companies or other entities	
without a head office, effective management	
control or a PE in São Tomé and Príncipe;	
income is subject to withholding tax	20

^{*} Companies exclusively engaged in the agricultural sector benefit from a 50% exemption regarding the respective taxable income.

Certain types of income are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 20% if it is obtained in São Tomé and Príncipe and if the beneficiary is subject to IRC.

A participation exemption mechanism (full or partial) applies to domestic dividends (see *Dividends*). Dividends received from abroad are subject to IRC, but a foreign tax relief mechanism can be applied (see *Foreign tax relief*).

Simplified regime of taxation. Micro and small-sized resident companies that have annual turnover of less than STN500,000 (approximately USD23,161) and meet certain other conditions may opt to be taxed under the simplified regime of taxation established for companies included in Group 2.

Companies in Group 2 may choose one of the following regimes:

- Simplified accounting records for computing taxable profit.
- Simplified taxation regime, based on presumed margins over the turnover (ranging from 20% to 30%), with a minimum amount of taxable income equal to 18 minimum monthly salaries, as per Article 58 (9) of the São Tomé Corporate Income Tax Code. Under Decree Law No. 24/2015 of 23 December 2015, the minimum monthly salary varies as a function of the number of employees and total turnover, ranging from STN800 to STN1,600 (approximately USD36 and USD72, respectively).

Capital gains. Capital gains are taxed in São Tomé and Príncipe as business income and subject to the general rate of IRC. Capital gains correspond to the positive difference between the sales proceeds, net of expenses incurred on the sale, and the acquisition value, as adjusted by depreciation, impairment relevant for tax purposes and an official index.

Fifty percent of the capital gains derived from disposals of certain qualifying assets held for more than one year may be exempt if the corresponding sales proceeds are reinvested in tangible fixed assets during a four-year period, consisting of the year before the disposal, the year of the disposal and the two subsequent years after the disposal, and to the extent that such tangible fixed assets are not acquired from a related entity in secondhand condition. A statement of the intention to reinvest the sales proceeds must be included in the annual corporate income tax return in the year of disposal. The remaining 50% of the net gain derived from the disposal is subject to tax in the year of the disposal.

If only a portion of the proceeds is reinvested, the exemption is reduced proportionally. If no reinvestment is made by the end of the second year following the disposal, the net capital gain that remains untaxed (50%) is added to taxable profit for that year and compensatory interest is payable.

Administration. In general, the tax year is the calendar year. However, through a request to the tax authorities, nonresident entities with a PE may adopt a different tax year.

All companies engaged in activities in São Tomé and Príncipe must register with the tax department to obtain a taxpayer number.

Entities included in Group 1 and Group 2 (with the exception of those subject to the simplified taxation regime) must file an annual corporate income tax return, together with their financial statements and other documentation. For entities in Group 1, the deadline is 30 April of the year following the tax year. For entities included in Group 2, the deadline is 20 February of such year.

Entities subject to the simplified taxation regime are not required to submit an annual tax return.

All companies must make three advance payments of IRC in June, September and December of the tax year, each equal to 25% of the IRC paid in the preceding year. These payments may be credited against the final tax assessment for the tax year and any remaining amount due must paid with the submission of the year-end tax return. Excessive advance payments are refunded to taxpayers.

Penalties are imposed for the failure to file tax returns and satisfy other compliance obligations. If, on the final assessment, the tax authorities determine that a further payment is required and that the taxpayer is at fault, interest is imposed on the amount of the additional payment. Fines, which are generally based on the amount of tax due, are also imposed. If the tax due is not paid, interest is imposed from the date of the tax authorities' notice that an additional payment is due.

Binding rulings. The General Tax Code grants the taxpayer the possibility of obtaining a binding ruling. The binding ruling is limited to a certain time period, which is determined on a caseby-case basis by the tax authorities.

Dividends. Dividends paid by companies to residents and nonresidents are generally subject to withholding tax at a rate of 20%.

On distributions to resident parent companies, the 20% withholding tax is treated as a payment on account of the final IRC due.

Under a participation exemption mechanism, a resident company may deduct 100% of dividends received from another resident company if both of the following conditions are met:

- The recipient owns directly at least 20% of the capital.
- The recipient held the interest for an uninterrupted period of at least one year before the date of distribution of the dividends or will subsequently complete this holding period.

If the holding period or the minimum participation conditions are not met, the recipient may deduct 50% of the dividends received for purposes of computing taxable income.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign-source income is taxable in São Tomé and Príncipe. However, direct foreign tax may be credited against the local tax liability, limited to the lower of the following amounts:

- The amount of tax incurred in the foreign jurisdiction
- The amount of IRC attributable to the foreign-source income

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable profit is determined according to the following rules:

- For companies included in Group 1, the taxable profit is the net accounting profit computed in accordance with the generally accepted accounting principles, adjusted for positive and negative equity variations and adjusted or corrected by the provisions in the IRC Code. Positive or negative equity variations are considered capital gains or losses for tax purposes.
- For companies included in Group 2 subject to the regime of the simplified accounting records, the taxable profit is based on the specific accounting records required for this regime and equals the difference between the profits and costs (deemed necessary), pertaining to the tax year.
- For companies included in Group 2 subject to the simplified taxation regime, the taxable profit is computed by the application of different coefficients (depending on the activity of the company) to the turnover.

Expenses that are considered essential for the generation or maintenance of profits are deductible. However, certain expenses are not deductible for IRC purposes. These include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Illicit expenses, which are expenses not in compliance with local law
- Depreciation and amortization claimed that exceed the rates fixed in the tax law
- Provisions and impairments (except for those provided in the tax law)
- IRC and other income taxes, including payments on account and withholding tax
- Taxes and other costs of third parties that the company is not legally authorized to bear
- · Penalties of any kind, including compensatory interest
- Confidential or improperly documented expenses
- Entertainment expenses to the extent that they exceed 2% of turnover

- Payments made to entities resident in tax havens, unless the company is able to justify the operation from an economic viewpoint (that is, the need for the costs incurred and the reasonability of the amounts of the costs)
- Compensation or indemnities paid for insurable risk events
- 50% of the expenses incurred by employees when traveling in their own vehicles at the service of the employer if these amounts are not charged to clients, excluding the amounts subject to personal income tax
- 50% of the expenses incurred with respect to a travel allowance (travel bonuses and compensation, which differ from the expenses mentioned in the preceding bullet), excluding amounts subject to personal income tax

Inventories. Inventories must be consistently valued by one of the following criteria:

- Effective cost of acquisition or production
- · Standard costs in accordance with adequate technical and accounting principles
- Cost of sales less the normal profit margin, under certain conditions
- Other methods of valuation subject to prior authorization from the tax authorities

Changes in the method of valuation must be justifiable and acceptable to the tax authorities.

Provisions. The following provisions are deductible:

- · Bad and doubtful debts, based on a judicial claim or on an analysis of the accounts receivable
- Inventory losses
- Litigation processes involving items that would represent costs of that year
- Technical provisions imposed on insurance companies and financial institutions by the regulatory authorities of São Tomé and Principe

Depreciation. In general, depreciation is calculated using the straight-line method.

Maximum depreciation rates are established by law. If rates that are less than 50% of the official rates are used, part of the depreciation costs will not be tax deductible in the future (that is, in the tax periods that go beyond the maximum period of useful life; this is determined by dividing 100 by the minimum official depreciation rate, which corresponds to half of the standard depreciation rate established by law).

The following depreciation or amortization costs are nondeduct-

- Depreciation or amortization of assets not subject to effective depreciation
- Depreciation of immovable property with respect to the component related to the value of the land or any other component not subject to effective depreciation
- · Depreciation or amortization costs computed at rates greater than the maximum accepted rates

- Depreciation costs deriving from the use of rates of less than half of the maximum rates
- Depreciation of light passenger vehicles valued at more than STN200,000 (approximately USD9,265), leisure boats and airplanes (unless allocated for public transportation or to a leasing business)

Relief for tax losses. Tax losses may be carried forward for five years. The amount that may be deducted is not capped. Loss carrybacks are not allowed.

Companies included in Group 2 cannot deduct the tax losses of previous years.

Groups of companies. The law of São Tomé and Príncipe does not provide a special tax regime for groups of companies (that is, a tax-consolidation regime).

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Consumption tax; imposed on the import and production of goods, as well as on	
the rendering of services	
Goods	Up to 149%
Services, including restaurants and similar services	5%
(Consumption tax is expected to	3/0
be revoked with the entry into	
force of the VAT Code, scheduled	
for 1 March 2020.)	
Value added tax; Law 13, published in	
November 2019, introduced the VAT Code, which is expected to enter into	
force on 1 March 2020; the VAT Code	
follows the general assessment and	
deduction mechanism	
Standard rate (may be reduced by 50%	
for the sale of specific food products)	15%
Social security contributions; on salaries;	
paid by	8%
Employer Employee	6%
Property transfer tax (SISA); levied on	070
property value (acquisition value of the	
property declared by the contracting parties	
or the property tax value registered for	
tax purposes at the local tax office,	00/
whichever is higher)	8%
Urban property tax; imposed annually on the assessed tax value of the property;	
payable by the owner of the property;	
several exemptions may apply on request	
to the tax authorities	0.1%
Stamp duty	
Rentals	0.5%
Bank transfers abroad	2% 0.1%
Contracts	0.1%

Nature of tax Rate

Issuance of receipts (the stamp duty on receipts is expected to be revoked with the entry into force of the VAT Code scheduled for 1 March 2020)

0.3%

Tourism Tax; applicable to hotels and travel agents that operate cruise ships; burden of this tax falls on the hotel guests and the passengers of the cruises; the tax finances the National Tourism Fund

STN75 (approximately USD3.5) per night

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in São Tomé and Príncipe is the dobra (STN).

São Tomé and Príncipe imposes foreign-exchange controls in certain situations.

Foreign PE profits. Transactions between the head office and a foreign PE must respect the arm's-length principle.

Mergers and reorganizations. Mergers and other type of corporate reorganizations may be neutral for tax purposes in São Tomé and Príncipe if certain conditions are met.

Controlled foreign companies. A resident shareholder in São Tomé and Príncipe is deemed is deemed to have a substantial holding in a controlled foreign company (CFC) if either of the following circumstances exist.

- The shareholder owns directly or indirectly, 25% or more in the capital of the foreign company.
- The shareholder owns 10% or more of the foreign company's capital, and more than 50% of the foreign company's capital is owned (directly or indirectly) by entities resident in São Tomé and Príncipe.

In the computation of its taxable profit, a shareholder resident in São Tomé and Príncipe must include the profits after taxes of the CFC in proportion to its total direct or indirect participation.

Under the IRC Code, payments made by a resident entity in São Tomé and Príncipe to nonresidents entities subject to a more favorable tax regime are not deductible for tax purposes, unless the taxpayers can demonstrate that such payments relate to an effective operation and have no abnormal character or are not excessive. However, the deduction of these expenses may be subject to further analysis of the tax authorities, particularly with respect to the level of the payment of the respective taxes due (effective tax burden).

A company is considered an entity subject to a more favorable regime if it is not subject to tax on its income or if the amount of the tax effectively paid is lower than 60% of the tax that would be due if such entity was resident for tax purposes in São Tomé and Príncipe.

Related-party transactions. For related-party transactions (transactions between parties with a special relationship), the tax

authorities may make adjustments to taxable profit that are necessary to reflect transactions on an arm's-length basis.

A special relationship is deemed to exist if one entity has the capacity, directly or indirectly, to influence in a decisive manner the management decisions of another entity. This capacity is deemed to exist in the following relationships:

- Between one entity, and its shareholders and their spouses, ascendants and descendants, if they possess, directly or indirectly, 20% of the capital or voting rights of the entity
- Between two entities in which the same shareholders and their spouses, ascendants and descendants hold, directly or indirectly, a participation of not less than 20% of the capital or voting rights
- Between two entities in which, as a result of their commercial, financial, professional or juridical relations, directly or indirectly established or practiced, a situation of dependence exists in the fiscal year

Debt-to-equity rules. A limitation to the deduction of interest expenses applies if the total amount of total debt of the taxpayer is excessive. The amount of debt includes all loans granted by shareholders, in cash or in kind, regardless of the agreed type of payment, and credits resulting from the commercial operation that are overdue for more than six months.

For purposes of the above rule, a loan is considered an excessive loan if either of the following circumstances exist:

- The total amount of debt of the taxpayer is higher than twice its equity at any time during the fiscal year.
- The total amount of debt of the taxpayer to any shareholder holding a participation of 20% or more is higher than twice the shareholder's equity participation.

F. Tax treaties

São Tomé and Príncipe signed its first tax treaty with Portugal in March 2015. However, this treaty is not yet in force.

Saudi Arabia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Al Khobar GMT +3

Ernst & Young & Co.

(Certified Public Accountants)

General Partnership +966 (13) 840-4600 Mail address: Fax: +966 (13) 882-0087

P.O. Box 3795 Al Khobar 31952 Saudi Arabia

Street address:

Adeer Tower, 15th Floor

Prince Turki Bin Abdulaziz Street

Al Khobar Saudi Arabia

Business Tax Advisory

Syed Farhan Zubair +966 (13) 840-4866

Mobile: +966 506-310-676 Email: farhan.zubair@sa.ey.com

Bilal Fahim Mian +966 (13) 840-4844

Mobile +966 558-202-246 Email: bilal.mian@sa.ey.com

Jude deSequeira +966 (13) 840-4726

Mobile: +966 506-882-515

Email: jude.desequeira@sa.ey.com

Hatem Ghobara +966 (13) 840-4739

Mobile: +966 593-888-694 Email: hatem.ghobara@sa.ey.com

Javed Aziz Khan +966 (13) 840-4762

Mobile: +966 593-888-718 Email: javed.aziz@sa.ey.com

Abbet R. Barce +966 (13) 840-4840

Mobile: +966 593-702-226 Email: abbet.barce@sa.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Barry Magill +966 (11) 215-9863

Mobile: +966 581-326-600 Email: barry.m@sa.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Amr Farouk +966 (11) 215-9898

Mobile: +966 598-999-031 Email: amr.farouk@sa.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Sanjeev Fernandez +966 (13) 840-4855

Mobile: +966 500-758-866

Email: sanjeev.fernandez@sa.ey.com

Jeddah GMT +3

Ernst & Young & Co.

(Certified Public Accountants)

General Partnership +966 (12) 221-8400 Mail address: Fax: +966 (12) 221-8575

P.O. Box 1994

Jeddah 21441 Saudi Arabia

Street address:

13th Floor, King's Road Tower

King Abdulaziz Road Al Shatea District

Jeddah Saudi Arabia

Business Tax Advisory

Irfan Alladin +966 (12) 221-8510

Mobile: +966 593-888-912 Email: irfan.alladin@sa.ey.com

Hussain Asiri +966 (12) 221-8505

Mobile: +966 504-678-004 Email: hussain.asiri@sa.ey.com

Ayman Abu El Ezz +966 (12) 221-8417

Mobile: +966 555-237-020

Email: ayman.abueizz@sa.ey.com

Hanif Khatri +966 (12) 221-8416 Mobile: +966 593-891-888

Email: hanif.khatri@sa.ey.com

Imran Ahmed +966 (12) 221-8414

> Mobile: +966 593-888-915 Email: imran.ahmed@sa.ey.com

Amro El Fadly +966 (12) 221-8415

> Mobile: +966 558-659-035 Email: amro.fadly@sa.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Sanjeev Fernandez +966 (13) 840-4855

Mobile: +966 500-758-866

Email: sanjeev.fernandez@sa.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Barry Magill +966 (11) 215-9863

> Mobile: +966 581-326-600 Email: barry.m@sa.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Amr Farouk +966 (11) 215-9898

> Mobile: +966 598-999-031 Email: amr.farouk@sa.ey.com

Riyadh **GMT +3**

Ernst & Young & Co. (Certified Public Accountants) General Partnership

Mail address: +966 (11) 215-9898 P.O. Box 2732 Fax: +966 (11) 273-4730

Rivadh 11461 Saudi Arabia

Street address:

Al Faisaliah Office Tower - Levels 6 and 12

King Fahd Road Olaya, Riyadh Saudi Arabia

Principal Tax Contact

Asim J. Sheikh, +966 (11) 215-9876 Saudi Arabia Tax Leader Mobile: +966 505-188-328

Email: asim.sheikh@sa.ey.com

Rusine	ess Tax	Advis	orv

Asim J. Sheikh +966 (11) 215-9876

Mobile: +966 505-188-328

Email: asim.sheikh@sa.ey.com

Ahmed Abdullah +966 (11) 215-9439

Mobile: +966 503-009-151

Email: ahmed.abdullah@sa.ey.com

Imran Iqbal +966 (11) 215-9807

Mobile: +966 509-238-995 Email: imran.igbal@sa.ey.com

Hosam Abdulkareem +966 (11) 215-9805

Mobile: +966 505-194-355

Email: hosam.abdulkareem@sa.ey.com

Suleiman Mohammed +966 (11) 215-9864

Mobile: +966 552-221-592

Email: suleiman.mohammed@sa.ey.com

Esraa Albuti +966 (11) 215-9443

Mobile: +966 581-481-485 Email: esraa.albuti@sa.ey.com

Parvez Magbool +966 (11) 215-9849

Mobile: +966 505-195-982 Email: parvez.magbool@sa.ey.com

Mirza Ashraf +966 (11) 215-9820

Mobile: +966 593-742-224 Email: mirza.ashraf@sa.ey.com

Atif Khan +966 (11) 215-9471

Mobile: +966 594-321-845 Email: atif.khan@sa.ey.com

Syed Naveed Haider +966 (11) 260-5327

Mobile: +966 552-437-450 Email: syed.haider@sa.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Sanjeev Fernandez +966 (13) 840-4855

Mobile: +966 500-758-866 Email: sanjeev.fernandez@sa.ey.com

Altaf Sarangi +966 (11) 2159-839

Mobile: +966 594-940-360 Email: altaf.sarangi@sa.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Barry Magill

+966 (11) 215-9863

Mobile: +966 581-326-600 Email: barry.m@sa.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Amr Farouk +966 (11) 215-9898

Mobile: +966 598-999-031 Email: amr.farouk@sa.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)

Companies Engaged in Natural Gas

Investment Activities 20
Oil and Hydrocarbon

Production Companies 50 to 85 (a)
Other Companies 20
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) 20

Withholding Tax (%) (b)

Dividends 5 Interest 5

Royalties	15
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited (d)

- (a) For further details, see Section B.
- (b) For further details and a complete listing of withholding taxes, see Section B. The withholding tax rates in Saudi Arabia range from 5% to 20%.
- (c) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Income tax. Income tax is assessed on profits of the following:

- A resident capital company with respect to shares owned directly or indirectly by persons operating in oil and hydrocarbon production
- A resident capital company (only on profits attributable to shares owned by non-Saudi or non-Gulf Cooperation Council [GCC] shareholders; see below)
- A resident non-Saudi or non-GCC natural person who carries on a business in Saudi Arabia
- A nonresident company that carries on business in Saudi Arabia through a permanent establishment
- A nonresident without a permanent establishment in Saudi Arabia that has taxable income from sources in Saudi Arabia (tax is assessed through withholding tax)
- · A person engaged in the field of natural gas investment
- A person engaged in the production of oil and hydrocarbon materials

Partners in partnerships (that is, general partnerships, unincorporated joint ventures and limited partnerships) are subject to tax rather than the partnerships themselves.

For income tax purposes, non-Saudis do not include citizens (nationals) of countries that are the members of the GCC. Members of the GCC are Bahrain, Kuwait, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates. The share of profits attributable to interests owned by GCC nationals in a company is subject to *zakat* (see Section D). The share of profits attributable to interests owned by non-GCC nationals in that company is subject to income tax.

Rates of tax. All companies, including companies engaged in the business of natural gas investment activity, are taxed at a rate of 20%.

Companies engaged in the production of oil and other hydrocarbons (upstream business; also, see next paragraph) are subject to tax on their net profit at rates ranging from 50% to 85%. The slab rate is determined based on the capital investment of the company. The following are the tax rates.

Total capital investment of company	Rate of income tax (%)
More than SAR375 billion	
(USD100 billion)	50
SAR300 billion to SAR375 billion	
(USD80 billion to USD100 billion)	65
SAR225 billion to SAR300 billion	
(USD60 billion to USD80 billion)	75
Not more than SAR225 billion	
(USD60 billion)	85

Data (%)

Companies engaged in the production of oil and other hydrocarbons should segregate the downstream businesses from the oil and hydrocarbons production activities by carrying out the downstream business through an independent legal entity within five years, effective from 1 January 2020 (period of segregation of activities). Downstream business is all works carried out after the production of oil and hydrocarbons, which includes, but is not limited to, refining, transportation and marketing of oil and hydrocarbons products. The income tax rate on the tax base from downstream business is 20%. Complex rules apply for the calculation of income tax of companies engaged in the production of oil and other hydrocarbons (due to segregation of upstream and downstream activities), and it is suggested that specific advice be obtained.

Withholding tax. A Saudi resident entity, including a permanent establishment of a nonresident, is required to withhold tax from payments made to nonresidents that do not have a legal registration or a permanent establishment in Saudi Arabia with respect to income earned from a source in Saudi Arabia. This rule applies regardless of whether the payer is considered to be a taxpayer under the regulations and whether such payments are treated as a tax-deductible expense in the Saudi resident entity's tax declaration. The following are the withholding tax rates.

Type of nayment

Type of payment	Rate (%)
Payments for technical or consultancy	
services to unrelated parties, payments for	
services for international telephone calls,	
rental, airline tickets, air or sea freight charges,	
dividends distributed, returns on loans (see next	
paragraph) and insurance or reinsurance premiums	5
Royalties, payments to the head office or any	
other related companies for services, including	
technical or consultancy services and services	
for international telephone calls	15
Management fees	20
All other payments	15

Loan fees (interest expenses and commissions) on interbank deposits paid to nonresident banks are exempt from Saudi withholding tax if such deposits remain with the Saudi resident borrower banks for a maximum period of 90 days. Resident borrower banks are required to submit an annual statement attested by the Saudi Arabian Monetary Authority listing the names of the nonresident lending banks, their addresses, periods of lending and the amount of loan fees paid.

The party withholding the tax must register with the General Authority of Zakat and Tax (GAZT) before the settlement of the first tax payment. The party withholding the tax must deposit the tax withheld with the GAZT within the first 10 days of the month following the month in which the taxable payment is made and issue a certificate to the nonresident party. A delay fine of 1% for each 30 days of delay is computed after the lapse of 30 days from the due date of tax until the date on which the tax is paid. An annual withholding tax return must be filed within 120 days following the end of the tax year.

Capital gains. In general, capital gains are treated as ordinary income and taxed at the regular corporate income tax rates. Capital gains realized by nonresident shareholders on the disposal of shares in a Saudi Arabian company are subject to tax at a rate of 20%.

Capital gains arising on the sale by non-Saudi shareholders of shares in a Saudi joint stock company traded on the Saudi stock exchange are exempt from tax if the shares (investments) were acquired after the effective date of the new tax regulations (30 July 2004). Under a recent amendment to the tax law, exemption also applies to capital gains realized from the sale of securities traded on stock markets outside Saudi Arabia or through any other means if such securities are also traded on the Saudi Arabian stock market (Tadawul).

Furthermore, no capital gain or loss is computed on the transfer of assets between wholly owned group companies (directly or indirectly) if the assets transferred are held for at least two years within the group.

Gains on the disposal of property other than assets used in a business activity are also exempt from tax.

Administration. All persons subject to tax (excluding nonresidents who derive income from a source in Saudi Arabia and are subject to withholding tax) are required to register with the GAZT before the end of their first fiscal year. Failure to register with the GAZT results in the imposition of a fine ranging from SAR1,000 to SAR10,000.

A taxable entity that has a permanent establishment or commercial registration in Saudi Arabia must file its annual tax declaration with the GAZT based on its accounting books and records within 120 days following the end of the tax year and pay the income tax due with the tax declaration. However, the GAZT may also request audited financial statements before issuing the final tax assessments.

The Saudi Arabian Income Tax Regulations require certification of annual tax declarations reporting taxable revenue in excess of SAR1 million. A locally licensed chartered accountant is required to certify the validity of the information contained in the taxpayer's return and also certify the following:

- The information contained in the declaration is taken from the taxpayer's books and records (maintained in Arabic and in Saudi Arabia) and is in accordance with such records.
- The return is prepared according to the standards, requirements and provisions of the Saudi Arabian Income Tax Regulations.

The nonresident partners of partnerships are subject to tax, rather than the partnerships themselves. However, partnerships must file an information declaration within 60 days after the end of the tax year.

Fines for non-submission of tax declarations by the due date may be imposed at a rate of 1% of the total revenue, with a maximum fine of SAR20,000. A fine is also calculated based on a percentage of the underpaid tax. Such a fine is payable if it exceeds the amount of the fine based on total revenue. The following are the percentages applied to underpaid tax:

- 5% of the underpaid tax if the delay is up to 30 days from the due date
- 10% of the underpaid tax if the delay is more than 30 and not more than 90 days from the due date
- 20% of the underpaid tax if the delay is more than 90 and not more than 365 days from the due date
- 25% of the underpaid tax if the delay is more than 365 days from the due date

An advance payment on account of tax for the year is payable in three installments. The installments are due by the end of the 6th, 9th and 12th months of the tax year. Each installment of advance payment of tax is calculated in accordance with the following formula:

$$25\% \times (A - B)$$

For the purposes of the above calculation, "A" equals the taxpayer's liability as per the tax declaration for the preceding year and "B" equals tax withheld at source for the taxpayer in the preceding year.

A taxpayer is not required to make advance tax payments in a year if the tax liability for the preceding year was less than SAR2 million.

A delay fine of 1% for each 30 days of delay after the lapse of 30 days from the due date of tax until the date the tax is paid.

Dividends. Dividends paid to nonresident shareholders are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 5% (see Withholding tax). After-tax profit remittances of a branch (permanent establishment) are also considered dividends under the Saudi Income Tax Regulations.

Dividend income or bonus shares earned by a resident company on its investments in a resident or a nonresident capital company is exempt from tax if the ownership in the investee company is 10% or more and if the investment is held for a period of one year or more.

Foreign tax relief. Relief is not provided for foreign taxes paid (unless covered by a double tax treaty).

C. Determination of tax payable

Taxable profits. Tax liabilities are assessed by the GAZT on the basis of the audited financial statements, as adjusted for tax purposes. In certain cases (for example, permanent establishments of nonresidents that do not maintain books of accounts in Saudi Arabia, foreign airlines, and foreign freight and land and marine transport companies operating in Saudi Arabia), tax may be assessed under the "presumptive basis." Under the presumptive basis, no financial statements are presented, and the tax liability is assessed on deemed profit calculated at rates specified in the tax regulations.

Nondeductible expenses. Certain expenses are not deductible in calculating taxable profit, including the following:

• Expenses not connected with the earning of income subject to tax

- Payments or benefits to a shareholder, a partner or their relatives if they constitute salaries, wages, bonuses or similar items or if they do not represent an arm's-length payment for property or services
- Entertainment expenses
- Expenses of a natural person for personal consumption
- · Income tax paid in Saudi Arabia or another country
- Financial penalties and fines paid or payable to any party in Saudi Arabia except those paid for breach of contractual terms and obligations
- Payments of bribes and similar payments, which are considered criminal offenses under the laws of Saudi Arabia, even if paid abroad

Allocation of overhead and indirect expenses. A branch of a non-resident company cannot claim deductions for head office costs that are allocated to the branch on an estimated or allocation basis. However, certain certifiable direct costs incurred abroad are deductible.

Technical costs. For tax purposes, in general, technical costs are expenses that relate to engineering, chemical, geological or industrial work and research even if incurred wholly abroad by the main office or other offices. These costs are generally allowed as deductions if they can be substantiated by certain documents, such as technical services agreements, head office auditors' certificates and invoices.

Under the tax regulations, payments for technical and consultancy services rendered by third parties (including foreign shareholders) are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 5%. However, such payments to nonresident related parties are subject to a 15% withholding tax (for details regarding withholding taxes, see Section B).

Contributions to foreign social insurance, pension and savings plans.

Contributions to a retirement fund, social insurance fund or any other fund established in or outside Saudi Arabia for the purpose of an employee's end-of-service benefits (retirement) or to meet the employee's medical expenses is deductible if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The fund has an independent legal status and has financial statements audited by an independent licensed auditor.
- The allowable deduction does not exceed the unfunded liabilities at the beginning of the year.
- The entitlement to the benefit is mentioned in the employment contract
- The employer submits the fund's information to the GAZT.

Contributions to Saudi social insurance with respect to an employee's share are not deductible from Saudi-source revenue.

Provisions and reserves. Provisions for doubtful debts, termination benefits and other similar items are not deductible. Specific write-offs and actual employment termination benefit payments that comply with Saudi Arabian labor laws are deductible. Provisions for doubtful debts are allowed as deductible expenses for banks if they are confirmed by the Saudi Arabian Monetary Agency.

Interest deductibility. Deductions may be claimed for loan fees (interest expenses and commissions) incurred with respect to the earning of income subject to tax. However, the maximum deduction for loan fees is restricted to the lower of the following:

- · Loan fees paid during the year
- Total of loan income plus 50% of tax-adjusted profits (excluding loan fees and loan income)

Loan fees exceeding this restriction are disallowed as a deduction and may not be carried forward to future years. Banks are excluded from the above limitation.

Saudi Arabian tax law does not contain any specific provisions on thin capitalization other than the limit on the interest deduction described above.

Depreciation. Depreciation is calculated for each group of fixed assets by applying the prescribed depreciation rate to the remaining value of each group at the fiscal year-end.

The remaining value for each group at the fiscal year-end is calculated as follows:

The total remaining value of the group at the	
end of the preceding fiscal year	X
+ 50% of the cost of assets added during the	
current year and the preceding year	X
 50% of the proceeds from assets disposed of 	
during the current year and the preceding year,	
provided that the balance is not negative	(X)
= Remaining value for the group	X

The tax law provides the following depreciation rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Land (non-depreciable)	0
Fixed buildings	5
Industrial and agricultural movable buildings	10
Factories, plant, machinery, computer hardware and application programs (computer software)	
and equipment, including cars and cargo vehicles	25
Expenses for geological surveying, drilling, exploration expenses and other preliminary work to extract natural resources and develop	
their fields	20
All other tangible and intangible depreciable assets that are not included in the above groups, such as furniture, aircraft, ships,	
trains and goodwill	10

Assets acquired under build-operate-transfer (BOT) or buildoperate-own-transfer (BOOT) contracts must be depreciated over the period of contract or the remaining period of contract.

Cost of repairs or improvements of fixed assets are deductible, but the deductible expense for each year may not exceed 4% of the remaining value of the related asset group at year-end. Excess amounts must be added to the remaining value of the asset group and depreciated.

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward indefinitely. However, the maximum loss that can be offset against a year's profit is 25% of the tax-adjusted profits for that year. Saudi tax regulations do not provide for the carryback of losses.

If a change of 50% or more occurs in the underlying ownership or control of a capital company, no deduction is allowed for the non-Saudi share of the losses incurred before the change in the tax years following the change. However, under a recent amendment of the tax law, companies may deduct the losses if they continue with the same business activities.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Other significant taxes	Rate (%)
-------------------------	----------

Zakat; a religious levy imposed on the shareholders in Saudi Arabian companies; Zakat is calculated and paid by a Saudi Arabian resident capital company on behalf of its individual or corporate shareholders; Zakat is levied on the Zakat base of a resident capital company; the Zakat base is broadly calculated as capital employed (for example, share capital and retained earnings) that is not invested in fixed assets, long-term investments and deferred costs, as adjusted by net results of operations for the year that is attributable to Saudi or GCC shareholders; complex rules apply to the calculation of Zakat liabilities, and it is therefore suggested that Zakat payers seek specific advice suited to their circumstances 2.5 Value-added tax Exempt/0/5 50/100 Excise tax Social security contributions Social insurance tax (GOSI) Annuity (pension) for Saudi nationals 9 Employer share 9 Employee share Occupational hazard; payable by employer; applicable to Saudi nationals and expatriates 2 Unemployment insurance (SANID); applicable to Saudi nationals only Employer share 1 Employee share 1

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Saudi Arabia does not impose foreign-exchange controls.

Supply and erection contracts. Profits from "supply only" operations to Saudi Arabia are exempt from income tax (whether the contract is made inside or outside Saudi Arabia) because the supplier trades "with" but not "in" Saudi Arabia. The net profits of

operations that include supply, erection or maintenance are subject to tax, and the contractors are required to register with the GAZT and submit a tax declaration in accordance with the tax regulations.

The following information must generally be submitted in support of the cost of imported materials and equipment:

- Invoices from the foreign supplier
- · Customs clearance document
- If the supplying entity is the head office of the Saudi Arabian branch, a certificate from the external auditor of the head office confirming that the cost claimed is equal to the international market value of the equipment supplied (usually the contracted selling price)

In general, no profit results in the Saudi Arabian books on materials and equipment supplied, because the revenue from the sale of equipment equals the cost based on the sales value declared for customs.

Subcontractors. Payments to subcontractors, reported by a taxpayer in its tax return, are subject to close scrutiny by the GAZT. The taxpayer is required to withhold tax due on payments to nonresident subcontractors and to deposit it with the GAZT, unless the taxpayer can provide a tax file number or tax clearance certificate as evidence that such subcontractor is settling its tax liability.

Tax is not required to be withheld from payments to subcontractors resident in Saudi Arabia. However, government procurement regulations provide for the retention of 10% of the contract value until the completion of the statutory formalities including the submission of the certificate from the GAZT.

Imports from head office and affiliates. A Saudi "mixed" entity (with Saudi/GCC shareholders and non-Saudi/non-GCC shareholders) is expected to deal on an arm's-length basis with its foreign shareholders or any company affiliated with its foreign shareholders. The company may be required to submit to the GAZT a certificate from the seller's auditors confirming that the materials and goods supplied to the Saudi Arabian company were sold at the international market price prevailing at the date of dispatch. This requirement also applies to foreign branches importing materials and goods from the head office for the fulfillment of their Saudi contracts.

Transfer pricing. Transfer pricing (TP) bylaws, which were issued in February 2019, contain mandatory legislative provisions regarding transactions among related parties and documentation requirements following the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Action 13 standard. They also prescribe TP methods and establish other administrative procedures, including related-party disclosure forms.

The TP bylaws require Saudi Arabian entities and branches of foreign companies that are subject to the Corporate Income Tax Law in Saudi Arabia to maintain a TP master file and local file if the gross transactions between related parties exceed the minimum threshold of SAR6 million. The taxpayers are also required to file the TP disclosure form and affidavit issued by a licensed accountant in Saudi Arabia.

In addition, multinational enterprise groups (either *zakat* or corporate income tax taxpayers) operating in Saudi Arabia are expected to file a Country-by-Country (CbC) report within 12 months after the end of the fiscal year if their consolidated group revenues exceed SAR3.2 billion. They can also file a CbC report at the location of their headquarters instead of Saudi Arabia or other jurisdictions in which they operate, subject to certain conditions. These qualifying multinational enterprises also need to file a CbC Reporting (CbCR) notification form together with their annual tax return within 120 days after the end of the fiscal year. There is no specific requirement to submit a CbCR notification form if there is an active CbC exchange relation between Saudi Arabia and the other tax jurisdiction.

F. Tax treaties

The table below shows the withholding rates for dividends, interest and royalties provided under Saudi Arabia's double tax treaties that are in force and effective as of 1 January 2020.

Certain other tax-exempting provisions (for example, for sovereign wealth funds) are contained in certain protocols to Saudi tax treaties.

To benefit from the reduced rates or exemptions under double tax treaties, additional conditions should be met (for example, the recipient is required to be the beneficial owner of the related gain). Readers should seek professional advice with respect to the application of Saudi tax treaties.

The treaty benefits are not applicable automatically and should be claimed from the GAZT in each particular case by submitting the Q7-B form and other supporting documents (for example, tax residence certificate). The taxpayer may claim the treaty benefit up front and follow double tax treaty rules, or the taxpayer may pay the tax under domestic income tax law and then claim a refund from the GAZT.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Algeria	0	0	7
Austria	0/5 (a)	0/5 (a)(b)	10
Azerbaijan	5/7 (c)	0/7 (a)(d)	10
Bangladesh	0/10 (a)	0/7.5 (a)	0/10 (a)
Belarus	0/5 (a)	0/5 (a)	10
Bulgaria	0/5 (a)	0/5 (a)	5/10 (h)
China Mainland	0/5 (a)	0/10 (a)(e)	10
Cyprus	0/5 (a)(i)	0	5/8 (h)
Czech Republic	5	0	10
Egypt	0/5/10 (a)(f)	0/10 (a)	0/10 (a)
Ethiopia	5	0/5 (a)	7.5
France	0	0 (g)	0
Georgia	0/5 (a)	0/5 (a)	5/8 (h)
Greece	0/5 (a)	0/5 (a)	0/10 (a)
Hong Kong SAR	5	0	5/8 (h)
Hungary	5	0	5/8 (h)
India	5	0/10 (a)	10
Ireland	0/5 (a)(i)	0	5/8 (h)
Italy	5/10 (j)	0/5 (a)	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Japan	5/10 (k)	0/10 (a)(e)	5/10 (h)
Jordan	5	0/5 (a)	7 ` ´
Kazakhstan	0/5 (a)	0/10 (a)	0/10 (a)
Korea (South)	5/10 (j)	0/5 (a)(1)	5/10 (h)
Kyrgyzstan	0	0	7.5
Luxembourg	5	0	5/7 (h)
Malaysia	5	0/5 (a)	8
Malta	5	0	5/7 (h)
Mexico	0/5 (a)	0/5/10 (a)(n)	10
Netherlands	5/10 (o)	0/5 (a)	7
North Macedonia	5	0/5 (a)(m)	10
Pakistan	5/10 (p)	0/10 (a)	10
Poland	5	0/5 (a)(m)	10
Portugal	5/10 (q)	0/10 (a)(m)	8
Romania	0/5 (a)	0/5 (a)(b)	10
Russian Federation	0/5 (a)	0/5 (a)(m)	
Singapore	0/5 (a)	0/5 (a)	5
South Africa	0/5/10 (a)(o)	0/5 (a)	0/10 (a)
Spain	0/5 (i)	0/5 (a)	8
Sweden	5/10 (r)	0	5/7 (h)
Syria	0	0/7.5 (a)	15
Tajikistan	0/5/10 (a)(j)	0/8 (a)	8
Tunisia	0/5 (a)	0/2.5/5 (a)(s)	0/5 (a)
Turkey	5/10 (f)(t)	0/10 (a)	10
Turkmenistan	10	0/10 (a)	10
Ukraine	0/5/15 (a)(f)	0/10 (a)	10
United Arab Emirates	0/5 (a)	0	0/10 (a)
United Kingdom	515 (u)	0	5/8 (h)
Uzbekistan	0/7 (a)	0/7 (a)	0/10 (a)
Venezuela	5	0/5 (a)(1)	8
Vietnam	5/12.5 (v)	0/10 (a)	7.5/10 (w)
Non-treaty jurisdictions	5	5	15

The 0% rate generally applies to payments to government bodies.

The 0% rate applies to income from debt claims paid on loans granted, (b) insured or guaranteed by a public institution for the purposes of promoting

- The 5% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a government of the other contracting state, the central bank of the other contracting state or any entity that is wholly owned by the government of the other contracting state or that has invested in the capital of the company paying the dividends at least USD300,000 or its equivalent in any other currency.
- The 0% rate applies to income from debt claims if the loan agreements were approved by the government.
- (e) The 0% rate applies to income from debt claims that are indirectly financed by government bodies.
- The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a shareholder (other than the partnership) that is the beneficial owner and directly owns at least 20% of the shares of the company paying the dividends.
- The 0% rate applies to income from debt claims paid by a national of either contracting state to a bank or financial institution that has the nationality of either contracting state.
- (h) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to a shareholder (other than the partnership) that is the beneficial owner and directly owns at least 25% of shares of the company paying the dividends.
- The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a shareholder (other than the partnership) that is the beneficial owner and directly owns at least 25% of shares of the company paying the dividends.

- (k) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a shareholder that is the beneficial owner and owns directly or indirectly, during the period of 183 days ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined, at least 10% of the voting shares or of the total issued shares of the company paying the dividends and the company paying the dividends is not entitled to a deduction for dividends paid to its beneficiaries in computing its taxable income in Japan.
- The 0% rate applies to income from debt claims that are guaranteed or financed by government bodies.
- (m) The 0% rate applies to income from debt claims if the payer of such income is a government body.
- (n) The 5% rate applies to income from debt claims paid to financial entities or pension funds.
- (o) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a shareholder (other than the partnership) that is the beneficial owner and directly owns at least 10% of shares of the company paying the dividends.
- (p) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to either a company or an entity wholly owned by the government, if the recipient is the beneficial owner.
- (q) The 5% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends or if the beneficial owner is, in the case of Saudi Arabia, the state, a political or administrative subdivision or a local authority thereof (including the Saudi Arabian Monetary Agency), or a wholly owned state entity and, in the case of Portugal, the state, a political or administrative subdivision or a local authority thereof, or the Central Bank of Portugal.
- (r) The 5% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds at least 10% of the voting power or voting shares of the company paying the dividends.
- (s) The 2.5% rate applies to interest paid to banks.
- (t) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to government bodies.
- (u) The 15% rate applies to dividends if qualifying dividends are paid by a property investment vehicle; in all other cases, the 5% rate applies to dividends.
- (v) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a shareholder (other than a partner-ship) that is the beneficial owner and owns directly at least 50% of the capital of the company paying the dividends or has invested USD20 million or more or any equivalent currency in the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (w) The 7.5% rate applies to royalties paid for the rendering of services or assistance of a technical or managerial nature.

Saudi Arabia has signed tax treaties with Albania, Gabon, Iraq, Mauritania, Morocco and Switzerland. These treaties were not yet in force as of December 2019.

Saudi Arabia is negotiating tax treaties with Barbados, Belgium, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Botswana, Croatia, Gambia, Ghana, Guernsey, Jersey, Latvia, Lebanon, Mauritius, New Zealand, Seychelles, Sri Lanka, Sudan and Taiwan.

Saudi Arabia has also entered into limited tax treaties with the United Kingdom, the United States and certain other countries for the reciprocal exemption from tax on income derived from the international operation of aircraft and ships.

On 18 September 2018, Saudi Arabia has signed the Multilateral Tax Convention (MLI) and submitted a list of 53 double tax treaties to be amended through the MLI, including the tax treaties that have been signed, but have not yet become effective.

Senegal

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Dakar		GMT

EY +221 (33) 849-2222 22, rue Ramez Bourgi Fax: +221 (33) 823-8032 B.P. 2085

Dakar Senegal

Principal Tax Contacts

Eric Nguessan (resident in Abidjan, Côte d'Ivoire)
 Olga Akakpovi
 +225 20-30-60-50 Email: eric.nguessan@ci.ey.com
 +225 20-30-60-50
 +221 (33) 849-2213

Email: olga.akakpovi@sn.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Joseph Pagop Noupoué +237 233-42-51-09 (resident in Douala, Cameroon) Mobile: +237 6-98-00-57-03 Paris: +33 (1) 55-61-18-36

Paris Mobile: +33 (6) 74-57-72-12
Email: joseph.pagop.noupoue@cm.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	30 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	30 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	30 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	. ,
Dividends and Nondeductible Expenses	10 (c)(d)
Directors' Fees	16
Interest 6	5/8/13/16/20 (d)(e)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	20
Payments to Nonresidents for Services	20 (d)(f)
Payments to Resident Individuals for Service	es 5
Branch Remittance Tax	10 (d)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	3

- (a) If the company does not derive a taxable profit in a given year, the minimum tax applies. The minimum tax equals 0.5% of the turnover for the preceding tax year. For example, the minimum tax payable in 2020 is determined based on the annual turnover of 2019. The minimum tax may not be more than XOF5 million. Under the 2020 Finance Law No. 2019-17 dated 20 December 2019, news companies not registered with the tax directorate for large-size companies are not subject to the payment of the minimum tax during their first three years of activities, while large-size companies are only exempted for one year.
- (b) In certain circumstances the tax is deferred or reduced (see Section B).
- (c) See Section B for special rules applicable to certain dividends. See Section C for a list of nondeductible expenses.
- (d) This rate may be modified by a tax treaty. See Section B.
- (e) The 6% rate applies to interest on long-term (that is, a duration of at least five years) bonds. The 8% rate applies to bank interest. The 13% rate applies to interest on short-term bonds. The 20% rate applies to interest on deposit receipts. The 16% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (f) This tax applies to technical assistance fees and other types of remuneration paid to nonresident companies and nonresident individuals that do not have a permanent establishment in Senegal. The tax is calculated by applying a rate of 25% to a base of 80% of the remuneration that is paid.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Senegalese companies are taxed on the basis of the territoriality principle. As a result, companies carrying on a trade or business outside Senegal are not taxed in Senegal on the related profits. Foreign companies developing activities in Senegal are subject to Senegalese corporate tax on Senegalese-source profits only.

Tax rates. The corporate income tax rate is 30%. The minimum tax (*impôt minimum forfaitaire*, or IMF) payable equals 0.5% of the turnover for the preceding tax year. The minimum tax cannot exceed XOF5 million.

Capital gains. Capital gains are generally taxed at the regular corporate tax rate. However, the tax can be deferred if the proceeds are used by a taxable company to acquire new fixed assets (other than financial immobilizations; this concept was introduced in a tax law, dated 30 March 2018) for its companies based in Senegal within three years or in the event of a merger (or similar corporate restructurings, such as a transfer of a business unit or a demerger).

If the business is partially transferred or discontinued or if the company's fixed assets are sold at the end of its operation, only one-half of the net capital gain is taxed if the event occurs less than five years after the startup or purchase of the business, and only one-third of the gain is taxed if the event occurs five years or more after the business was begun or purchased. This regime does not apply to a transfer of shares in an unlisted predominant real estate company. A company is considered a predominant real estate company if more than 50% of its assets consist of real estate.

Capital gains on sales or transfers of land and buildings are also subject to land tax (see Section D).

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year. Companies must file their tax returns by 30 April of the year following the tax year.

Corporate tax must be paid in two installments (each equal to onethird of the preceding year's tax) by 15 February and 30 April. The 15 February installment may not be less than the amount of the minimum tax. The balance must be paid by 15 June.

Late payments are subject to interest at a rate of 5% of the tax due. Each additional month of delay results in additional interest of 0.5%.

Dividends paid. Dividends paid are subject to a 10% withholding tax.

Dividends distributed by a Senegalese parent company that consist of dividends received from a Senegalese subsidiary that is at least 10% owned are not subject to dividend withholding tax on the second distribution.

Unless otherwise stipulated in a double tax treaty, the profits realized in Senegal by branches of foreign companies that have not been reinvested in Senegal are deemed to be distributed and are accordingly subject to a 10% withholding tax.

Foreign tax relief. In general, foreign tax credits are not allowed; income subject to foreign tax that is not exempt from Senegalese tax under the territoriality principle is taxable net of the foreign tax. However, the tax treaty with France provides a tax credit for French tax paid on dividends.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Taxable income is based on financial statements prepared according to generally accepted accounting principles and the rules contained in the Accounting Plan of the Organization for the Harmonisation of Business Law in Africa (*Organisation pour l'Harmonisation en Afrique du Droit des Affaires*, or OHADA).

Business expenses are generally deductible unless specifically excluded by law. The following expenses are partially deductible or nondeductible:

- Foreign head-office expenses, based on the proportion of Senegal turnover to global turnover, of which the deduction is limited to 20% of Senegalese accounting profits before deduction of foreign head-office expenses (unless otherwise provided for by tax treaties).
- The following nondeductible amounts of interest:
 - The amount of interest paid to shareholders in excess of three percentage points above a standard annual rate set by the central bank
 - The amount of interest on loans in excess of 1.5 of the capital stock amount
 - The amount of interest that exceeds 15% of the profits derived from ordinary activities increased by the interest, depreciation and accruals taken into consideration for the determination of such profits

The above provisions were introduced into the Senegalese tax code by Law No. 2018-10, dated 30 March 2018, and apply to the tax year beginning on 1 January 2018 and ending on 31 December 2018 and to future tax years.

- Certain specific charges over specified limits.
- Certain taxes, penalties and gifts.

Inventories. Inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or market value.

Provisions. In determining accounting profit, companies must establish certain provisions, such as a provision for a risk of loss or for certain expenses. These provisions are normally deductible for tax purposes if they are related to clearly specified losses or to expenses that are probably going to be incurred and if they appear in the financial statements and in a specific statement in the tax return.

Participation exemption. A parent company may exclude from its tax base for corporate income tax purposes 95% of the gross dividends received from a subsidiary if all of the following conditions are met:

- The parent company and the subsidiary are either joint stock companies or limited liability companies.
- The parent company has its registered office in Senegal and is subject to corporate income tax.
- The parent company holds at least 10% of the shares of the subsidiary.

The shares of the subsidiary are subscribed to or allocated when
the subsidiary is created, and they are registered in the name of
the parent company or, alternatively, the parent company commits to holding the shares for two consecutive years in registered
form. The letter containing such commitment must be annexed
to the corporate income tax return.

The above participation exemption regime is extended to Senegalese holding companies incorporated in the form of joint stock companies or limited liability companies meeting the conditions mentioned above.

Tax depreciation. Land and intangible assets, such as goodwill, are not depreciable for tax purposes. Other fixed assets may be depreciated. The straight-line method is generally allowed. The following are some of the applicable straight-line rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Commercial and industrial buildings	3 to 5
Office equipment	10 to 20
Motor vehicles	25 to 33
Plant and machinery	10 to 20

In certain circumstances, plant and machinery as well as other assets may be depreciated using the declining-balance method or an accelerated method.

Relief for tax losses. Losses may be carried forward three years; losses attributable to depreciation (deferred deemed amortization, which is amortization of assets reported during a loss year) may be carried forward indefinitely. Losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. No fiscal integration system equivalent to tax consolidation or fiscal unity exists in Senegal.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax; on goods sold and	
services used or rendered in Senegal	
Standard rate	18
Rate for accommodation and catering services	10
Local Economic Contribution (LEC); replaces	
the former business license tax	
LEC based on rental fees paid by the lessee	15
LEC based on the rental value of lands,	
installations, fittings and constructions included	
in the company's assets; the rental value equals	
7% of the gross value of such items	20
LEC based on the value added in the year	
preceding the tax year	1
Registration duties, on transfers of real	
property or businesses	1 to 5
Land tax, on capital gains resulting from	
sales or transfers of land and buildings	5
Payroll tax paid by the employer with respect to	
both Senegalese and foreign employees	3

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Social security contributions	
Paid monthly by the employer on each employee's	
monthly gross salary, up to XOF63,000	1/3/5
Regular pension, paid monthly on each employee's	
monthly gross salary, up to XOF360,000; paid by	
Employer	8.4
Employee	5.6
Additional pension, paid monthly on an executive's	
monthly gross salary, up to XOF1,080,000; paid by	
Employer	3.6
Employee	2.4

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Exchange-control regulations exist in Senegal for financial transfers outside the West African Economic and Monetary Union (WAEMU). The exchange-control regulations are contained in the WAEMU 09/2010 CM Act, together with its appendices and the Central Bank of West African States (La Banque Centrale des Etats de l'Afrique de l'Ouest, or BCEAO) application decrees.

Transfer pricing. The Senegalese tax law contains specific transferpricing documentation requirements. Transactions between associated enterprises must be documented. Such documentation must include at a minimum a description of the terms of the transactions, the entities involved, a functional analysis and a detailed description of the chosen methodology to determine the applied transfer prices. The documentation must establish how transfer prices were determined and whether the terms of the intercompany transactions would have been adopted if the parties were unrelated. If such information is not available on request in an audit or a litigation, the tax authorities may assess the taxable income based on information at their disposal. The concerned companies do not have to automatically file the transfer-pricing documentation. They must make it available to the National Directorate of Taxes and Domains (Direction Générale des Impôts et Domaines), which is empowered to request such documentation within the framework of an accounts examination procedure (field audit of the company). Failure to provide such documentation triggers a penalty of 0.5% of the value of transactions for which supporting documentation has not been provided to the National Directorate of Taxes and Domains or completed on its request.

The 2018 tax reform implemented the following two new transfer-pricing reporting obligations:

- · Transfer pricing annual report
- Country-by-Country Report (CbCR)

Transfer pricing annual report. Companies meeting the conditions listed below should file by 30 April of the year following the tax year a transfer-pricing report containing general and specific information on the group of companies and the reporting entity, such as the following:

- · Transaction values
- · General description of the activities

- General description of the transfer-pricing policy of the group
- Information on loans, borrowings and other transactions realized with related entities

The filing is mandatory for entities meeting one of the following conditions:

- Turnover, excluding taxes or gross assets, equal to XOF5 billion or more
- Holding, at the end of the tax year, directly or indirectly, more than half of the share capital or voting rights of a company, located in Senegal or abroad, that generates turnover, excluding taxes, or holds gross assets equal to XOF5 billion or more
- More than half of its share capital or voting rights is held by a company generating turnover, excluding taxes, or holds gross assets equal to XOF5 billion or more

Failure to submit the transfer-pricing report triggers a fiscal fine of XOF10 million.

CBCR. Multinational enterprises (MNEs) meeting the reporting conditions must electronically submit a CbCR. Under the regulation, all Senegal tax resident constituent entities that are Ultimate Parent Entities (UPEs) of an MNE group with annual consolidated group revenue equal to or exceeding XOF491 billion (approximately EUR750 million) must prepare a CbCR for tax years starting on or after 1 January 2018.

Any other constituent entity of the MNE group that is tax resident in Senegal must prepare and submit the CbCR if the UPE is not resident in Senegal and if any of the following conditions are met:

- The Senegalese tax resident company has been elected by the MNE group to file a CbCR and has informed the Senegalese tax administration.
- The Senegalese tax resident company fails to provide evidence that another company of the MNE group (based in Senegal, in a country that has implemented a similar CbCR requirement or in a jurisdiction that has concluded with Senegal a qualified exchange of information instrument) has been designated for purposes of filing the CbCR.
- Senegal has been notified regarding a systematic failure to exchange the information.

Notwithstanding the above, a consistent entity in Senegal is not required to file a CbCR if a Surrogate Parent Entity (SPE) is appointed in Senegal or in another jurisdiction that has entered into a qualifying information exchange instrument with Senegal for purposes of filing the CbCR.

A failure to comply with the CbCR rules is punishable by a fine of XOF25 million (approximately USD27,700).

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Senegal has entered into a multilateral tax treaty with the other member states of the WAEMU, which are Benin, Burkina Faso, Côte d'Ivoire, Guinea-Bissau, Mali, Niger, Senegal and Togo. The principal provisions of this tax treaty took effect on 1 January 2010. Senegal has entered into bilateral tax treaties with Belgium, Canada, France, Italy, Mauritania, Morocco, Norway, Qatar,

Spain, Tunisia, the United Arab Emirates and the United Kingdom.

The Senegal-Mauritius double tax treaty has been denounced by the Senegalese government, and its provisions are no longer applicable as of January 2020.

The rates reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
D 1 :			
Belgium	10	16	10
Benin	10	15	15
Bissau Guinea	10	15	15
Burkina Faso	10	15	15
Canada	10	16/20 (a)	15
Congo	10	16	0
Côte d'Ivoire	10	15	15
France	10	15	15
Gabon	10	16	0
Italy	10	15	15
Luxembourg (f)	5/15 (b)	10	6/10 (c)
Mali	10	15	15
Mauritania	10	16	0
Morocco	10	10	10
Niger	10	15	15
Norway	10	16	16
Portugal	5/10 (d)	10	10
Qatar	0	0	0
Spain	10	10	10
Togo	10	15	15
Tunisia	10	16	0
United Arab Emirates	5	5	5
United Kingdom	5/8/10 (d)	10	6/10 (c)
Non-treaty jurisdictions	10	6/8/13/16/20 (e)	20

- (a) The 20% rate applies to interest on deposit receipts. The 16% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (b) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds at least 20% of the share capital of the distributing company. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (c) The 6% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial and scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (d) The 5% rate applies if the real beneficiary of the dividends is a company that holds at least 25% of the share capital of the distributing company. Under the United Kingdom treaty, the 8% rate applies if the beneficiary is a pension fund located in the other state. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (e) For details, see footnote (e) to Section A.
- (f) Senegal has signed a tax treaty with Luxembourg. The Head of State of Senegal has been authorized by parliament to ratify such treaty. However, the treaty is yet to be ratified and enforced from a Senegalese perspective. The rates of the treaty are listed in the table.

Senegal has signed tax treaties with China Mainland, Iran, Kuwait, Lebanon, Malaysia and Taiwan, but these treaties have not yet been ratified.

Serbia, Republic of

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Belgrade		GMT +1
EY Antifasisticke borbe 13A	+381 (11) 209-5800 Fax: +381 (11) 209-5891	
11070 Belgrade Republic of Serbia	Email: ey.office@rs.ey.com	
Principal Tax Contact		
★ Ivan Rakic	+381 (11) 209-5794	
	Mobile: +381 (63) 635-690	
	Fax: +381 (11) 209-5891	
	Email: ivan.rakic@rs.ey.com	
Business Tax Services, Tax I Compliance and Reporting	Policy and Controversy, and Globa	al
★ Ivan Rakic	+381 (11) 209-5794	
	Mobile: +381 (63) 635-690	
	Fax: +381 (11) 209-5891	
	Email: ivan.rakic@rs.ey.com	

The Union of Serbia and Montenegro ceased to exist on 25 May 2006. The following chapter provides information on taxation in the Republic of Serbia only.

A. At a glance	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	15
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	15
Branch Tax Rate (%)	15
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	20 (a)
Interest	20 (a)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	20 (b)
Leasing Fees for Lease and Sublease	
of Property Located in Serbia	20 (c)
Market Research Services, Accounting and	
Audit Services, and Other Legal and Business	
Advisory Services	20 (d)
Capital Gains	20 (e)
Payments to Listed Countries with Preferable	
Tax Regimes	
Interest	25
Royalties	25
Leasing Fees	25
Services	25
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- (a) This tax applies to nonresident companies. Under the Personal Income Tax Law, dividends and interest paid to resident and nonresident individuals are taxed at a rate of 15%.
- (b) This tax applies to nonresident companies. Under the Personal Income Tax Law, royalties paid to resident and nonresident individuals are taxed at a rate of 20%.

- (c) This tax applies to nonresident companies. Under the Personal Income Tax Law, individuals are taxed at a rate of 20% on rent and service fees.
- (d) As of 1 April 2018, only fee payments related to market research services, accounting and audit services, and other legal and business advisory services are subject to withholding tax regardless of the place where the services were provided or used.
- (e) This tax applies to nonresident companies. Under the Personal Income Tax Law, individuals are taxed at a rate of 15% on capital gains.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies resident in the Republic of Serbia (RS) are subject to tax on their worldwide income. A company is resident in the RS if it is incorporated in the RS or if its central management and control is actually exercised in the RS. Nonresident companies are subject to tax only on their income derived from the RS. Nonresident companies are companies registered in other countries that have a permanent place of business in the RS. Foreign representative offices may not derive profits from their activities in the RS. However, if they do derive such profits, the profits are subject to tax in the RS.

Rate of corporate income tax. The rate of corporate income tax in the RS is 15%.

Tax incentives. A company qualifies for a 10-year tax exemption if it invests RSD1 billion (approximately EUR8 million) in its own fixed assets and if it employs at least 100 new workers in the period of investment.

Double the amount of costs directly connected to research and development activities that the taxpayer conducts in Serbia can be deducted.

Up to 80% of income accrued in connection with use of intellectual property rights may be excluded from the tax base if certain conditions are met. Also, 80% of capital gains derived from the transfer of intellectual property is excluded from the tax base.

Taxpayers that invest in newly formed companies conducting innovative business activity can be granted a tax credit of 30% of the investment in such companies if certain conditions are met.

A taxpayer's income deriving from the transfer of non-monetary assets without reimbursement under concession agreements is excluded from the tax base if the value of a concession agreement is more than EUR50 million. In this context, a concession agreement is an agreement between a competent state authority (including a publicly owned company) and a legal entity based on which the competent state authority gives to a domestic or foreign legal entity the commercial right to use natural resources or resources in general or public use or allows it to perform activities of general interest for the respective period under the conditions prescribed by law, with the payment of the concession fee.

The effects of the change of accounting policies caused by the first application of International Accounting Standards (IAS) or International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) for small and medium enterprises that cause changes of positions in the balance sheet are recognized as income or expense in the tax balance

sheet, starting from the tax period in which such corrections are implemented.

Under the Personal Income Tax Law and the Law on Compulsory Social Security Contributions, companies may be partially exempted from paying salary tax and employer social security contributions for newly employed individuals and disabled persons under the conditions specifically mentioned in the legislation.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived from the disposal of the following are included in taxable income and are subject to tax at the regular corporate income tax rate:

- Real estate that the taxpayer uses or used as a fixed asset in its business activities, including real estate under construction
- Intellectual property rights
- Capital participations and shares and other securities that are, according to IFRS and IAS, long-term financial investments (except certain bonds issued by government bodies or by the national bank)
- Investment units purchased by investment funds, in accordance with the law regulating investment funds

Capital gains tax is also imposed on income derived by nonresident companies from disposals of the aforementioned assets (except intellectual property rights) and real estate in the RS that were not used as fixed assets in conducting business activities. These gains were previously subject to a 20% tax rate.

The possibility of claiming a tax credit has been introduced in cases in which a resident taxpayer realizes capital gains in another state and pays tax on such gains in that state.

Capital gains realized by resident companies may be offset against capital losses incurred in the same year, and net capital losses may be carried forward to offset capital gains in the following five years.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year. Exceptionally, at the taxpayer's request, the tax period may be set within any 12 months, subject to the tax authorities' approval.

Companies must file annual tax returns within 180 days after the expiration of the period for which the tax liability is determined (usually by 30 June of the year following the tax year), except in cases of statutory changes (transactions resulting in the cessation of the legal entity), liquidation and bankruptcy. In such circumstances, companies must file returns within the following periods:

- Sixty days from the date on which the liquidation proceedings began or were completed (the companies must file two tax returns; one is related to the period before the beginning of the liquidation proceedings, while the second return covers the period during the liquidation proceedings)
- Sixty days from the date on which the bankruptcy proceedings began
- Sixty days from the date of the beginning of the implementation of the reorganization plan

Companies must make monthly advance payments of tax by the 15th day of the month following the month for which the payment is due. Companies determine advance payments based on their tax

return for the preceding year. Under a self-assessment system, companies must correctly assess their tax liabilities to avoid the imposition of significant penalties.

Companies may submit an interim tax return during the tax year to increase or decrease their monthly advance payments of tax if significantly changed circumstances exist, such as changes to the company's activities or to the tax rules.

At the time of submission of the annual tax return, companies must pay any positive difference between the tax liability calculated by the company and the total of the advance payments. They may receive a refund of any overpayment, or the overpayment may be treated as a prepayment of future monthly payments.

Dividends. Resident companies include dividends received from its nonresident affiliates in taxable income.

Corporate and dividend taxes paid abroad may be claimed as a tax credit up to the amount of domestic tax payable on the dividends. Any unused amount can be carried forward for offset against corporate profit tax in the following five years. This tax credit applies only to dividends received by companies with a shareholding of 10% or more in the payer for at least one year before the tax return is submitted.

A 20% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to non-residents.

An applicable double tax treaty may provide a reduced withholding tax rate for dividends (see Section F). To benefit from a double tax treaty, a nonresident must verify its tax residency status and prove that it is the true beneficiary of the income.

Foreign tax relief. Companies resident in the RS that perform business activities through permanent establishments outside the RS may claim a tax credit for corporate income tax paid in other jurisdictions, up to the amount of domestic tax payable on such income. In addition, resident companies are entitled to a tax credit for tax on interest income, income from lease fees, royalty income, dividend income (shareholding less than 10%) and service income that is withheld and paid by nonresident income payers in other jurisdictions. The tax credit is available up to the amount of domestic tax payable on a tax base equal to 40% of foreign-source income that is included in the total income of the resident company.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The assessment is based on the profit or loss shown in the financial statements prepared in accordance with International Accounting Standards and domestic accounting regulations, subject to certain adjustments for tax purposes.

Taxable income is the positive difference between income and expenses. For tax purposes, income consists of income from the following:

- · Sales of products, goods and services
- · Financial income
- Capital gains
- Income resulting from transfer-pricing adjustments

Tax-deductible expenses include expenses incurred in performing business activities. Expenses must be documented. Certain expenses, such as depreciation (see *Tax depreciation*), donations and entertainment expenses, are deductible up to specified limits. Impairment of assets may not be deducted unless the assets were alienated or damaged as a result of force majeure.

Inventories. Inventories must be valued using average prices or the first-in, first-out (FIFO) method.

Bad debt provisions and write-offs. Legal entities may deduct as expenses write-offs of receivables if such actions are in conformity with the Accounting Law. This conformity exists if the following conditions are satisfied:

- Receivables were included in the taxpayer's revenues.
- Receivables have been written off from the taxpayer's accounting books as uncollectible.
- The taxpayer has sued the debtor or claimed the debt in a liquidation or bankruptcy procedure, or the execution procedure has been initiated.

Write-offs of receivables that were not recorded as revenues in the taxpayer's accounting records are also tax-deductible expenses if the second and third conditions above are met.

Bad debt provisions are tax-deductible expenses in the period in which at least 60 days have elapsed since the due date for the payment of receivables.

Tax depreciation. Fixed assets are divided into five groups, with depreciation and amortization rates prescribed for each group. New rules for the calculation of tax amortization were introduced as of 1 January 2019 (the declining-balance method has been abandoned and the straight-line [linear] method has been introduced). Old assets, which were present at the beginning of the application of the new rules, are depreciated using the old rules until 2028. The new rulebook on amortization has been introduced.

The straight-line method must be used for all five groups. New depreciation rules also prescribe that if the depreciation calculated for accounting purposes is lower than the depreciation calculated in accordance with corporate income tax rules, the amount of accounting depreciation should also be used for tax purposes.

The following are the depreciation and amortization rates.

Group of assets	Rate (%)
I	2.5
II	10
III	15
IV	20
V	30

Group I includes immovable assets.

Starting from the 2018 tax year, tax depreciation of intangible assets should be equal to the accounting depreciation of such assets.

In addition, if the assets are acquired from a related party, the depreciation base is the lower of the following two amounts:

- Purchase price for the transfer of the fixed assets
- Acquisition price of fixed assets determined by applying the arm's-length principle

Relief for losses. Tax losses incurred in business operations may be carried forward for five years. Loss carrybacks are not allowed.

Groups of companies. Under group relief provisions, a group of companies consisting only of resident companies may offset profits and losses for tax purposes. The group relief provisions are available if a parent company holds directly or indirectly at least 75% of the shares in subsidiaries. To obtain group relief, a group must file a request with the tax authorities. If tax consolidation is allowed, the group companies must apply tax-consolidation rules for five years. Each group company files its own annual income tax return, and the parent company files a consolidated tax return based on the subsidiaries' tax returns. Any tax liability after consolidation is paid by the group companies with taxable profits on a proportional basis.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT), on supplies of goods and services in the RS and on imports of goods; certain tax exemptions with or without the right to deduct input VAT are granted; VAT taxpayers are legal entities and entrepreneurs who had turnover of goods and services in excess of RSD8 million (approximately EUR65,000) in the preceding 12 months or who expect to have annual turnover greater than the threshold Standard rate Lower rate	20 10
Property tax, paid on ownership rights over	
immovable property in the RS (including residential and business buildings, apartments, garages and other underground and surface buildings) and on usage rights over city construction land; certain tax exemptions are prescribed; tax base equals the market value of the property; taxpayers that maintain accounting records self-assess and pay the tax quarterly; taxpayers that do not maintain accounting records pay tax quarterly based on a ruling issued by the local authority	
Tax rates applicable to taxpayers that are required to maintain accounting records	0.4
Tax rates applicable to taxpayers that are	0.4
not required to maintain accounting records	0.4 to 2
Transfer tax; paid on transfers of ownership rights over immovable property, intellectual property rights, ownership rights over used motor vehicles (with certain exemptions) and usage rights over city construction land; certain transfers are exempt; tax base is the contract	332
price, unless the market value is higher	2.5
- -	

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Payroll taxes, on monthly gross salaries	
Tax on salary; paid by employee	10
Social security contributions (for health,	
pension and unemployment funds); paid by	
Employer	16.65
Employee	19.9

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. In the RS, the local currency is the dinar (RSD).

In the RS, all payments, collections and transfers must generally be effected in dinars, but a "currency clause" may allow conversion from hard currency on the date of payment. In addition, the following transactions may be effected using foreign currencies:

- · Sale and rental of immovable property
- Granting loans in the RS for the payment of imported goods and services and acquisition of immovable property
- Insurance premiums and transfers based on life insurance contracts
- Purchasing receivables and accepting payables specified in the law
- Payments of deposits representing collateral
- Donations for charitable, cultural and scientific purposes in accordance with the donation legislation
- Transactions involving guarantees specified by the law, if the underlying transaction is in foreign currency
- Allowances for business trips abroad
- Salary payments to resident individuals sent on temporary work abroad based on an agreement on investment projects, as well as to individuals employed at diplomatic and consular missions, United Nations organizations and international financial institutions in the RS
- Purchase of software and other digital products on the internet that are delivered exclusively through telecommunication, digital or information technology devices, provided that payment is made using a payment card or electronic money through a payment service provider that has its company seat in the RS

Residents and nonresidents may open foreign-currency accounts in RS banks or in foreign banks authorized to operate in the RS. Foreign currency may be held in such accounts and used for payments out of the RS, such as dividends and payments for purchases of imports, as well as for authorized foreign-currency payments in the RS.

Transfer pricing. Under general principles, transactions between related parties must be made on an arm's-length basis. The difference between the price determined by the arm's-length principle and the taxpayer's transfer price is included in the tax base for purposes of the computation of corporate income tax. Taxpayers must submit transfer-pricing documentation together with their corporate income tax return.

Country-by-Country reporting. Country-by-Country (CBC) reporting is applicable as of the 2020 fiscal year, with filing in

the 2021 fiscal year. Entities belonging to a multinational group with consolidated revenue above EUR750 million (in RSD equivalent) are subject to CBC reporting obligations.

Thin-capitalization rules. Related-party interest expenses and related expenses are limited to 4 times the value of the tax-payer's equity (10 times value for banks and financial-leasing organizations).

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following table lists the withholding tax rates under the treaties of the former Union of Serbia and Montenegro and under the treaties of the RS, the former Federal Republic of Yugoslavia and the former Yugoslavia that remain in force. It is suggested that taxpayers check with the tax authorities before relying on a particular tax treaty.

ticular tax ticaty.	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	5/15	10	10
Armenia	8	8	8
Austria	5/15	10	5/10
Azerbaijan	10	10	10
Belarus	5/15	8	10
Belgium	10/15	15	10
Bosnia and Herzegovina	5/10	10	10
Bulgaria	5/15	10	10
Canada	5/15	10	10
China Mainland	5	10	10
Croatia	5/10	10	10
Cyprus	10	10	10
Czech Republic	10	10	5/10
Denmark	5/15	10	10
Egypt	5/15	15	15
Estonia	5/10	10	5/10
Finland	5/15	0	10
France	5/15	0	0
Georgia	5/10	10	10
Germany	15	0	10
Greece	5/15	10	10
Hungary	5/15	10	10
India	5/15	10	10
Indonesia	15	10	15
Iran	10	10	10
Ireland	5/10	10	5/10
Israel	5/15	10	5/10
Italy	10	10	10
Kazakhstan	10/15	10	10
Korea (North)	10	10	10
Korea (South)	5/10	10	5/10
Kuwait	5/10	10	10
Latvia	5/10	10	5/10
Libya	5/10	10	10
Lithuania	5/10	10	10
Luxembourg	5/10	10	5/10
Malta	5/10	10	5/10
Moldova	5/15	10	10
Montenegro Netherlands	10 5/15	10 0	5/10 10

1522 SERBIA, REPUBLIC OF

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
North Macedonia	5/15	10	10
Norway	5/15	10	5/10
Pakistan	10	10	10
Poland	5/15	10	10
Qatar	5/10	10	10
Romania	10	10	10
Russian Federation	5/15	10	10
San Marino	5/10	10	10
Slovak Republic	5/15	10	10
Slovenia	5/10	10	5/10
Spain	5/10	10	5/10
Sri Lanka	12.5	10	10
Sweden	5/15	0	0
Switzerland	5/15	10	0/10
Tunisia	10	10	10
Turkey	5/15	10	10
Ukraine	5/10	10	10
United Arab Emirates	0/5/10	10	10
United Kingdom	5/15	10	10
Vietnam	10/15	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	20	20	20

Singapore

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Singapore GMT +8

EY Corporate Advisors Pte Ltd +65 6535-7777

Mail address: Fax: +65 6532-7662 (General)

P.O. Box 384 Singapore 900734

Street address: One Raffles Quay North Tower, Level 18 Singapore 048583

Principal Tax Contact

James Choo

★ Soh Pui Ming +65 6309-8215

Email: pui.ming.soh@sg.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Soh Pui Ming +65 6309-8215

Email: pui.ming.soh@sg.ey.com

Angela Tan +65 6309-8804

Email: angela.tan@sg.ey.com

Chester Wee, Asean International +65 6309-8230

Corporate Tax Advisory Leader Email: chester.wee@sg.ey.com

Hsin Yee Wong +65 6309-8138

Email: hsin-yee.wong@sg.ey.com

Lim Gek Khim +65 6309-8452

Email: gek-khim.lim@sg.ey.com

Russell Aubrey +65 6309-8690

Email: russell.aubrey@sg.ey.com

Ching Khee Tan +65 6309-8358

Email: ching-khee.tan@sg.ey.com

+65 6309-8018

Email: james.choo@sg.ey.com

Desmond Teo, +65 6309-6111

Financial Services Email: desmond.teo@sg.ey.com

Mriganko Mukherjee, +65 6309-8013

Financial Services Email: mriganko.mukherjee@sg.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

Gagan Malik, *India* +65 6309-8524

Email: gagan.malik@sg.ey.com

Gaurav S. Ashar, *India* +65 6340-2150

Email: gaurav.s.ashar@sg.ey.com

Hiroki Shinozaki, Japan +65 6309-6101

Email: hiroki.shinozaki1@sg.ey.com

Hoonseok Chung, +65 6718-1072

Korea (South) Email: hoonseok.chung@sg.ey.com

Bijin Paily, *United Kingdom* +65 6505-2331

Email: bijin.paily@sg.ey.com

Billy Thorne, *United Kingdom* +65 6718-1132

Email: billy.thorne@sg.ey.com

Michael Xiang, *United States* +65 6340-2979

Email: michael.xiang@sg.ey.com

Financial Services

Amy Ang, Asia-Pacific +65 6309-8347

Financial Services Tax Leader Email: amy.ang@sg.ey.com

Stephen Bruce +65 6309-8898

Email: stephen.bruce@sq.ey.com

Desmond Teo +65 6309-6111

Email: desmond.teo@sg.ey.com

Mriganko Mukherjee +65 6309-8013

Email: mriganko.mukherjee@sg.ey.com

Louisa Yeo +65 6309-6479

Email: louisa.yeo@sg.ey.com

Raiesh Bheemanee +65 6309-8274

Email: rajesh.bheemanee@sg.ey.com

Adrian Halter +65 6309-8778

Email: adrian.halter@sg.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Operating Model **Effectiveness**

Edvard O. Rinck +65 6309-8441

Email: edvard.o.rinck1@sg.ey.com

Paul Griffiths +65 6309-8068

Email: paul.griffiths@sg.ey.com

Nick Muhlemann +65 6309-6709

Email: nick.muhlemann@sq.ey.com

Braedon Clark +65 6505-2453 Email: braedon.clark@sg.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Luis Coronado. +65 6309-8826

Asia-Pacific Transfer Pricing Email: luis.coronado@sg.ey.com

Leader

Stephen Lam +65 6309-8305

Email: stephen.lam@sg.ey.com

Jonathan Belec +65 6309-6175

Email: jonathan.belec@sq.ey.com

Chai Sui Fun +65 6718-1128

Email: sui.fun.chai@sg.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Choo Eng Chuan +65 6309-8212

Email: eng.chuan.choo@sg.ey.com

Goh Siow Hui, Asean Private Client +65 6309-8333

Services Leader Email: siow.hui.goh@sg.ey.com

Chung-Sim Siew Moon, +65 6309-8807

Asia-Pacific Tax Policy and Email: siew-moon.sim@sq.ey.com

Controversy Leader

Johanes Candra, +65 6309-8158

Business Incentives Advisory Email: johanes.candra@sg.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Chai Wai Fook +65 6309-8775

Email: wai-fook.chai@sg.ey.com

Chia Seng Chye +65 6309-8359

Email: seng.chye.chia@sg.ey.com

Ivy Ng +65 6309-8650

Email: ivy.ng@sg.ey.com

Helen Bok +65 6309-8943

Email: helen.bok@sg.ey.com

Teh Swee Thiam +65 6309-8770

Email: swee-thiam.teh@sg.ey.com

Toh Ai Tee +65 6309-8486

Email: ai-tee.toh@sg.ey.com

Toh Shu Hui +65 6309-8375

Email: shu-hui.toh@sg.ey.com

David Ong, +65 6309-6180

Corporate Services Email: david.ong@sg.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Darryl Kinneally +65 6309-6800

Email: darryl.kinneally@sg.ey.com

Sandie Wun +65 6309-8081

Email: sandie.wun@sg.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Dilys Boey +65 6309-6246

Email: dilys.boey@sg.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Goods and Services Tax (GST) Services

Yeo Kai Eng +65 6309-8208

Email: kai.eng.yeo@sg.ey.com

Global Trade

Adrian Ball +65 6309-8787

Email: adrian.r.ball@sg.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) 17 (a) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) Not applicable Branch Tax Rate (%) 17 (a) Withholding Tax (%) (b) Dividends 0 (b)(c)Interest 15 (b) Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc. 10 (b) Branch Remittance Tax Not applicable Net Operating Losses (Years) Carryback 1 (d) Carryforward Unlimited (d)

- (a) Various tax exemptions and reductions are available (see Section B).
- (b) See Section F.
- (c) See Section B.
- (d) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Income tax is imposed on all income derived from sources in Singapore, and on income from sources outside Singapore if received in Singapore. However, a nonresident company that is not operating in or from Singapore is generally not taxed on foreign-source income received in Singapore. A company is resident in Singapore if the control and management of its business is exercised in Singapore; the place of incorporation is not relevant.

Remittances of foreign income in the form of dividends, branch profits and services income (specified foreign income) into Singapore by companies resident in Singapore are exempt from tax if prescribed conditions are met. For remittances of specified foreign income that does not meet the prescribed conditions, companies may be granted tax exemption under specific scenarios or circumstances on an approval basis.

Rates of corporate income tax. The standard corporate income tax rate is 17%. Seventy-five percent of the first SGD10,000 of normal chargeable income is exempt from tax, and 50% of the next

SGD190,000 is exempt from tax. The balance of chargeable income is fully taxable at the standard rate of 17%.

Tax incentives, exemptions and reductions. Singapore offers a wide range of tax incentives that are generally granted on an approval basis to promote investments in selected industry sectors, including the following:

- Pioneer companies and pioneer service companies. A pioneer enterprise is exempt from income tax on its qualifying profits for up to 15 years.
- Development and Expansion Incentive (DEI). DEI companies enjoy a concessionary tax rate of 5% or 10% on their incremental income derived from the performance of qualifying activities.
- Approved royalties, technical assistance fees and contributions to research and development (R&D) costs.
- · Investment allowances.
- R&D incentives. An additional 150% tax deduction (effective from the 2019 year of assessment to the 2025 year of assessment) is allowed for certain qualifying R&D expenditure.
- Intellectual Property (IP) Development Incentive. A new IP regime, the IP Development Incentive, is effective from 1 July 2018 to 31 December 2023. This incentive incorporates the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS)-compliant modified nexus approach.
- Finance and treasury center incentive. Income derived from the provision of qualifying services to approved network companies and from the carrying on of qualifying activities on own account is subject to tax at a rate of 8%.
- Financial sector incentive (FSI). The FSI is designed to encourage the development of high-growth and high value-added financial activities in Singapore. A 5%, 10%, 12% or 13.5% concessionary tax rate applies to income derived from carrying on qualifying activities by approved FSI companies in Singapore.
- Maritime sector incentives. Ship operators, maritime lessors and providers of certain supporting shipping services may enjoy tax incentives under the Maritime Sector Incentive, which consists of the following three broad categories:
 - International shipping enterprise
 - Maritime (ship or container) leasing
- Supporting shipping services
- Global Trader Programme (GTP). Under the GTP, approved companies enjoy a concessionary tax rate of 5% or 10% on qualifying transactions conducted in prescribed commodities and products.

Capital gains. Capital gains are not taxed in Singapore. However, in certain circumstances, the Singapore Revenue considers transactions involving the acquisition and disposal of assets, such as real estate, stocks or shares to be the carrying on of a trade, and, as a result, gains arising from such transactions are taxable. The determination of whether such gains are taxable is based on a consideration of the facts and circumstances of each case.

Administration. The tax year, known as a year of assessment, runs from 1 January to 31 December. The period for which profits are identified for assessment is called the basis year. Therefore,

income earned during the 2019 basis year is assessed to tax in the 2020 year of assessment. For companies engaged in business in Singapore that adopt an accounting period other than the calendar year, the assessable profits are those for the 12-month accounting period ending in the year preceding the year of assessment.

An estimate of the chargeable income (ECI) of a company must be filed within three months after the end of its accounting year. However, companies are not required to file an ECI if their annual revenue is not more than SGD5 million for the financial year and if their ECI is nil.

The statutory deadline for filing the income tax return is 30 November for paper filing and 15 December for e-filing. No extension of time to file the return is allowed. E-filing is mandatory for all companies from the 2020 year of assessment.

Income tax is due within one month after the date of issuance of the notice of assessment. In certain circumstances, companies may pay tax in monthly installments on the ECI, up to a maximum of 10, with the first installment payable one month after the end of the accounting period. No installments are allowed if the ECI is submitted more than three months after the end of the relevant accounting period.

A late payment penalty of 5% of the tax due is imposed if the tax is not paid by the due date. If the tax is not paid within 60 days of the imposition of the 5% penalty, an additional penalty of 1% of the tax is levied for each complete month that the tax remains outstanding, up to a maximum of 12%.

Dividends. Dividends paid by a Singapore tax-resident company are exempt from income tax in the hands of shareholders, regardless of whether the dividends are paid out of taxed income or taxfree gains. No withholding tax is imposed on dividends.

Foreign tax relief. Singapore has entered into double tax agreements with more than 80 countries, but notably not with the United States. Under Singapore rules, a foreign tax credit is limited to the lower of the foreign tax paid and the Singapore tax payable on that income. The foreign tax credit (FTC) is granted on a countryby-country, source-by-source basis unless the resident taxpayer elects to claim FTC under the pooling method, subject to meeting certain conditions.

A unilateral tax credit system, similar to FTC relief, is also available for income derived from countries that have not entered into double tax agreements with Singapore.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. In general, book profits reported in the financial statements prepared under the financial reporting standards in Singapore are adjusted in accordance with the Singapore tax rules to arrive at taxable income.

If a company maintains its financial accounts in a functional currency other than Singapore dollars, as required under the financial reporting standards in Singapore, it must furnish tax computations to the Singapore Revenue denominated in that functional currency in a manner as prescribed by the law.

For expenses to be deductible, they must meet all of the following conditions:

- They must be incurred wholly and exclusively in the production of income.
- They must be revenue in nature.
- They must not be specifically prohibited under the Singapore tax law.

To facilitate business start-ups, it is specifically provided that a person is treated as having commenced business on the first day of the accounting year in which the business earns its first dollar of business receipt. This is known as the deemed date of commencement, and businesses may deduct revenue expenses incurred in the accounting year (not exceeding a 12-month period) immediately preceding the deemed date of commencement.

Special rules govern the deductibility of expenses for investment holding companies.

Expenses attributable to foreign-source income are not deductible unless the foreign-source income is received in Singapore and subject to tax in Singapore. In general, offshore losses may not be offset against Singapore-source income.

No deduction is allowed for the book depreciation of fixed assets, but tax depreciation (capital allowances) is granted according to statutory rates (see *Capital allowances [tax depreciation]*).

Double deductions. Double deductions are available for certain expenses relating to approved trade fairs, exhibitions or trade missions, maintenance of overseas trade offices, overseas investment development, R&D projects and approved salary expenditure for employees posted overseas. A sunset clause of 31 March 2020 applies to the double deduction schemes.

Renovation or refurbishment deduction. A tax deduction is allowable on due claim, for qualifying renovation or refurbishment (R&R) expenditure incurred for the purposes of a trade, profession or business. The allowable R&R costs are capped at SGD300,000 for every three-year period, beginning with the basis period in which the deduction is first allowed. Any unused R&R deduction is allowed as a loss carryback or loss carryforward (see *Relief for trading losses*) or for group relief (see *Groups of companies*).

Inventories. Trading inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Cost must be determined on a first-in, first-out (FIFO) basis; the last-in, first-out (LIFO) basis is not accepted.

Provisions. Under FRS 109 *Financial Instruments*, impairment losses that represent 12-month expected credit loss (ECL) or lifetime ECL are recognized if some risk of default exists or even in the absence of loss events. Only impairment losses recognized in the profit and loss statement with respect to the creditimpaired financial instruments on revenue account are allowed for tax deduction, and any reversal amount subsequently recognized in the profit and loss statement will be taxable.

Capital allowances (tax depreciation)

Plant and machinery. Tax depreciation or capital allowances are given for capital expenditures incurred on the acquisition of plant

and machinery used for the purposes of a trade or business. Qualifying plant and machinery are normally written off in equal amounts over three years when claimed. Alternatively, expenditures on such assets may be claimed in one year if each item costs no more than SGD5,000. However, the total claim for all such assets may not exceed SGD30,000 for a year of assessment.

The cost of the following may be written off in the year of acquisition:

- Computers or other prescribed automation equipment
- · Websites
- Generators
- Robots
- Certain efficient pollution-control equipment
- · Certain industrial noise- and chemical hazards-control equipment

Only expenditure on certain automobiles, such as commercial vehicles and cars registered outside Singapore and used exclusively outside Singapore, qualify for capital allowances.

Land intensification allowance incentive. The land intensification allowance (LIA) incentive grants an initial allowance of 25% and an annual allowance of 5% on qualifying capital expenditure incurred on or after 23 February 2010 by businesses on the construction or renovation of qualifying buildings or structures if certain conditions are met. The application window period for the LIA incentive is from 1 July 2010 through 30 June 2020.

Intellectual properties. Writing-down allowances (WDAs) are granted for capital expenditure incurred on the acquisition of specified categories of intellectual property (IP) on or before the last day of the basis period for the 2025 year of assessment if the legal and economic ownership of the IP lies with Singapore companies. Companies may elect a 5-, 10- or 15-year amortization period. This election is irrevocable.

On application, the legal ownership requirement may be waived for IP rights acquired on or after 17 February 2006 if the Singapore company has substantial economic rights over the IP, while the foreign parent holds the legal title.

Disposal of plant and equipment and industrial buildings. Allowances are generally subject to recapture on the sale of qualifying plant and equipment and industrial buildings if the sales proceeds exceed the tax-depreciated value (to the extent of the excess but not more than the allowances claimed). If sales proceeds are less than the tax-depreciated value, an additional allowance may be given.

Relief for trading losses. Trading losses may be offset against all other chargeable income of the same year. Unused losses may be carried forward indefinitely, subject to the shareholding test (see below). Excess capital allowances can also be offset against other chargeable income of the same year and carried forward indefinitely subject to the shareholding test and to the requirement that the trade giving rise to the capital allowances continues to be carried on (same trade test).

A one-year carryback of up to an aggregate amount of SGD100,000 of current year unused capital allowances and trade losses (collectively referred to as "qualifying deductions") may be allowed, subject to the meeting of certain conditions and compliance with specified administrative procedures.

The carryforward and carryback of losses and capital allowances are subject to the shareholders remaining substantially (50% or more) the same at the relevant comparison dates (shareholding test). If the shareholder of the loss company is itself another company, look-through provisions apply through the corporate chain to the final beneficial shareholder.

The carryback of capital allowances is subject to the same trade test that is applicable to the carryforward of unused capital allowances.

The Singapore Revenue has the authority to allow companies to deduct their unused tax losses and capital allowances, notwith-standing a substantial change in ownership at the relevant dates, if the change is not motivated by tax considerations. If allowed, these losses and capital allowances may be offset only against profits from the same business.

Groups of companies. Under group relief measures, current-year unused losses, capital allowances and donations may be transferred by one company to another within a group, subject to meeting certain qualifying conditions. A group generally consists of a Singapore-incorporated parent company and all of its Singapore-incorporated subsidiaries. Two Singapore-incorporated companies are members of the same group if one is 75% owned by the other, or both are 75% owned by a third Singapore-incorporated company.

Rate (%)

20

D. Other significant taxes

Nature of tax

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Goods and Services Tax (GST) on any supply	
of goods and services, except an exempt supply,	
made in Singapore by a taxable person (a person	
whose annual taxable supplies exceed or are	
expected to exceed SGD1 million) in the course	
of or furtherance of business and on imports of	
goods into Singapore unless the imports qualify	
for import reliefs	
(The government has announced that the GST	
rate will be increased by two percentage points,	
from 7% to 9%, sometime between 2021 to 2025.)	0/7
Social security contributions (Central Provident	
Fund [CPF]); foreigners holding work passes	
are exempt	
For employees up to age 55, on monthly	
ordinary wages (lower rates apply if employee	
is older than age 55); the monthly salary	
ceiling for contributions is SGD6,000 for	
ordinary wages; contributions paid by	
Employer (limited to SGD1.020 a month)	17

Employee (limited to SGD1,200 a month)

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Contributions on additional wages, such as	
bonuses and non-regular payments (limited	
to SGD102,000 less the total ordinary wages	
subject to CPF contributions in the year);	
paid by	
Employer	17
Employee	20
(The employer's and employee's contribution	
rate for workers aged from above 55 to 60 is	
13%; lower contribution rates apply to	
individuals older than age 60. This is set to	
increase to 14% by January 2021. For employees	
who earn total wages of less than SGD750 per	
month, different rates apply.)	
Skills development levy; payable by employer	
for all employees; based on the first SGD4,500	
of monthly gross remuneration; subject to a	
minimum of SGD2	0.25

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Singapore does not impose any restrictions on the remittance or repatriation of funds in or out of Singapore.

Debt-to-equity ratios. In general, Singapore does not impose any specific debt-to-equity restrictions.

Anti-avoidance legislation. The domestic tax legislation allows the Singapore Revenue to disregard or vary any arrangement that has the purpose or effect of altering the incidence of taxation or reducing or avoiding Singapore tax liability. The Singapore Revenue may also tax profits of a nonresident in the name of a resident as if the latter is an agent of the nonresident, if the profits of the resident from business dealings with the nonresident are viewed as lower than expected as a result of the close connection between the two parties.

The Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (MLI) entered into force on 1 April 2019. As of 1 December 2019, Singapore's tax treaties with 25 jurisdictions have been amended by the MLI.

Transfer pricing. Specific legislation governs the arm's-length principle to be applied to related-party transactions. The Singapore Revenue may make adjustments to the amount of income, deduction or loss of a taxpayer in cases in which the terms of commercial relations or financial relations between two related parties are not at arm's length. A 5% surcharge is imposed on transfer-pricing (TP) adjustments made for noncompliance with the arm's-length principle, effective from 2019 year of assessment.

The Singapore Transfer Pricing Guidelines provide guidance on the arm's-length principle and TP documentation requirements in Singapore. The guidelines on the application of the arm's-length principle are broadly consistent with the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Transfer Pricing Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises and Tax Administrations, which endorse the arm's-length principle. Specific guidance, including a recommendation to adopt a three-step approach (conduct a comparability analysis, identify the most appropriate TP method and tested party, and determine the arm's-length results) to apply the arm's-length principle, is provided together with specific requirements relating to external benchmarking searches and the application of results.

The Singapore Revenue expects companies to maintain contemporaneous TP documentation. Effective from the 2019 year of assessment, Singapore taxpayers are required to prepare contemporaneous TP documentation, if certain conditions are satisfied, to support their transactions with related parties, unless specifically exempted. The Singapore Revenue does not require TP documentation to be submitted together with the tax returns but taxpayers have 30 days to submit the documents on the Singapore Revenue's request. Failure to prepare contemporaneous documentation or the inability of taxpayers to substantiate transfer prices may result in the imposition of penalties for noncompliance, upward adjustment, ineligibility to invoke competent authority assistance, rejection of an Advance Pricing Arrangement (APA) application and disallowance of self-initiated adjustments. The TP documentation must be organized at the group level and entity level.

TP administration provides information and guidance on the TP consultation program and the avoidance and resolution of TP disputes. The TP consultation process involves the Singapore Revenue selecting taxpayers based on various risk indicators and reviewing and auditing their TP methods and documentation. The guidelines also provide details on the step-by-step processes for the Mutual Agreement Procedure (MAP) and APAs, including sample documents for the MAP and APAs. Double tax agreements provide for the MAP to resolve instances of double taxation. MAP is a dispute-resolution process used by the competent tax authorities to resolve disputes arising under the application of double tax agreements.

Discussion and guidance is also provided with respect to TP adjustments, related-party loans, services and attribution of profits to permanent establishments (PEs).

Country-by-Country Reporting. On 21 June 2017, Singapore signed the Multilateral Competent Authority Agreement on exchange of Country-by-Country (CbC) Reports (CbCR MCAA), which enables Singapore to efficiently establish a wide network of exchange relationships for the automatic exchange of CbC Reports. As of 30 October 2019, the Singapore Revenue has activated bilateral Automatic Exchange of Information relationships for the exchange of CbC Reports with 67 jurisdictions; these facilitate the automatic exchange of CbC Reports for the Ultimate Parent Entity of Singapore multinational enterprise groups.

Common Reporting Standard. Singapore has implemented the Common Reporting Standard (CRS), an internationally agreed standard for the automatic exchange of financial account

information in tax matters. On 21 June 2017, Singapore signed the CRS Multilateral Competent Authority Agreement (CRS MCAA), which enables Singapore to efficiently establish a wide network of exchange relationships for the automatic exchange of information based on CRS. As of March 2019, the Singapore Revenue has concluded more than 60 information exchange agreements. The first exchange took place in September 2018.

Carbon tax. The Singapore government has implemented a carbon tax on the emission of greenhouse gases from 2019. The carbon tax rate is SGD5 per ton of carbon dioxide-equivalent (tCO2e) of emissions. The carbon tax rate will be reviewed by 2023 and it set to increase to between SGD10 and SGD15 per tCO2e of emissions by 2030.

F. Domestic and treaty withholding tax rates

A 15% withholding tax, with certain exceptions, is imposed on interest and other payments with respect to loans or indebtedness paid to nonresidents.

A 10% withholding tax, with certain exceptions, is imposed on the following types of payments to nonresidents:

- Royalties for the use of, or the right to use, movable property
- Payments for the use of, or the right to use, scientific, technical, industrial or commercial knowledge or information

A 17% withholding tax is imposed on payments to nonresident companies for assistance or services rendered in connection with the application or use of scientific, technical, industrial or commercial knowledge or information, and for management or assistance in the management of any trade, business or profession. If services are performed outside Singapore, such services are not subject to withholding tax.

The rates of withholding tax on interest and royalties may be reduced under the terms of a double tax agreement, and details of the rates applicable to treaty jurisdictions are set out below.

	Interest %	Royalties (i) %
Albania	5 (a)	5
Australia	10	10
Austria	5 (a)	5
Bahrain	5 (a)	5
Bangladesh	10	10
Barbados	12 (a)	8
Belarus	5 (a)	5 (w)
Belgium	5 (a)	3/5 (p)
Brunei Darussalam	5/10 (a)(m)	10
Bulgaria	5 (a)	5
Cambodia	10 (a)	10
Canada	15 (a)	15
China Mainland	$7/10 \ (a)(b)$	6/10 (p)
Cyprus	7/10 (a)(b)	10
Czech Republic	0	0/5/10 (x)
Denmark	10 (a)	10
Ecuador	10 (a)	10
Egypt	15 (a)	15
Estonia	10 (a)	7.5

	Interest %	Royalties (i)
Ethiopia	5	5 (bb)
Fiji	10 (a)	10
Finland	5 (a)	5
France	10 (a)	0
Georgia	0	0
Germany	8 (a)	8
Ghana (z)	7 (a)	7
Guernsey	12 (a)	8
Hungary	5 (a)	5
India	10/15 (a)(c)	10
Indonesia	10 (a)	15
Ireland	5 (a)	5
Isle of Man	12 (a)	8
Israel	7 (a)	5 (q)
Italy	12.5 (a)	15/20 (t)
Japan	10 (a)	10
Jersey	12 (a)	8
Kazakhstan	10 (a)	10
Korea (South) (ff)	10 (a)	5
Kuwait Laos	7 (a)	10 5
	5 (a)	5 (aa)
Latvia	10 (a)	5 (aa) 5
Libya Liechtenstein	5 (a) 12 (a)	8
Lithuania	10 (a)	7.5
Luxembourg	0	7.3
Malaysia	10 (a)	8
Malta	7/10 (a)(b)	10
Mauritius	0 (u)	0 (u)
Mexico	5/15 (a)(d)	10
Mongolia	5/10 (a)(m)	5
Morocco	10 (a)	10
Myanmar	8/10 (a)(e)	10/15 (j)
Netherlands	10 (a)	0
New Zealand	10 (a)	5
Nigeria	7.5 (a)	7.5 (cc)
Norway	7 (a)	7
Oman	7 (a)	8
Pakistan	12.5 (a)	10
Panama	5 (a)	5
Papua New Guinea	10 (a)	10 (a)
Philippines	10/15 (a)(r)	15/25 (k)(s)
Poland	5 (a)	2/5 (p)
Portugal	10 (a)	10
Qatar	5 (a)	10
Romania	5 (a)	5
Russian Federation	0	5
Rwanda	10 (a)	10
San Marino		8
Saudi Arabia	12 (a) 5 (a)	8
Seychelles	12 (a)	8
Slovak Republic	0	10
Slovenia	5 (a)	5
South Africa	7.5 (a)	5
20001111110U	7.5 (u)	5

	Interest %	Royalties (i)
Spain	5 (a)	5
Sri Lanka	10 (a)	10 (dd)
Sweden	10/15 (a)(f)	0 `
Switzerland	5 (a)	5 (g)
Taiwan	— (n)	15
Thailand	10/15 (a)(v)	5/8/10 (y)
Tunisia (gg)	5/10 (a)(d)	5/10
Turkey	$7.5/10 \ (a)(h)$	10
Ukraine	10 (a)	7.5
United Arab	()	
Emirates	0	5 (1)
United Kingdom	5 (a)	8
Uruguay	10 (a)	5/10 (ee)
Uzbekistan	5	8
Vietnam	10 (a)	5/10 (o)
Non-treaty jurisdictions	15	10

- (a) Exempt under certain specified circumstances.
- (b) The rate is 7% for interest paid to banks or financial institutions.
- (c) The 10% rate applies to interest paid to financial institutions. The 15% rate applies to other interest.
- (d) The rate is 5% for interest paid to banks.
- (e) The rate is 8% for interest paid to banks or financial institutions.
- (f) The rate is 10% for interest paid by industrial undertakings to financial institutions in Sweden.
- (g) Payments received as consideration for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment constitute business profits (that is, not royalties).
- (h) The rate is 7.5% for interest paid to financial institutions.
- (i) In certain circumstances, the reduced rates or exemptions do not apply to royalties for copyrights of literary or artistic works, including cinematographic films and films or tapes for radio or television broadcasting. Reference should be made to the applicable tax treaty.
- (j) The 10% rate applies to payments relating to patents, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (k) Royalties approved under the Economic Expansion Incentives (Relief from Income Tax) Act are exempt.
- This rate does not apply to royalties with respect to the operation of mines or quarries or the exploitation of natural resources. A contracting state may exempt or reduce the tax on industrial royalties in accordance with its domestic laws.
- (m) The 5% rate applies if the interest is received by a bank or financial institution.
- (n) The double tax agreement between Singapore and Taiwan does not contain an interest article.
- (o) The lower rate applies to payments relating to patents, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (p) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (q) The tax rate on royalties in the recipient's country is limited to 20%.
- (r) The 10% rate applies to interest arising in the Philippines with respect to the public issuance of bonds, debentures or similar obligations.
- (s) In the case of the Philippines, the 15% rate applies to royalties paid by enterprises registered with the Philippine Board of Investments (BOI) and engaged in preferred activities. It also applies to royalties paid with respect to cinematographic films or tapes for television or broadcasting. The 25% rate applies in all other cases, except for those covered by footnote (k).
- (t) The 15% rate applies to payments relating to copyrights of scientific works, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or experience or information concerning industrial or scientific experience. The 20% rate applies to literary or artistic works, including cinematographic films or tapes for television or broadcasting.

- (u) The 0% withholding tax rate does not apply to persons incorporated under the International Companies Act if their income or profits are not taxed at the normal rate of corporate income tax in Mauritius or any income tax comparable thereto.
- (v) The 10% rate applies if the interest is beneficially owned by a financial institution or insurance company or if the interest is paid with respect to indebtedness arising from a sale on credit of equipment, merchandise or services.
- (w) The rate also applies to payments for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, which includes transport vehicles for cargo transportation.
- The rates are three-tiered, which vary according to the nature of the payment.
- (y) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films, or films or tapes used for radio or television broadcasting. The rate is 8% if the royalties are for the use of, or right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (z) This double tax treaty entered into force on 12 April 2019 and is effective from 1 January 2020.
- (aa) The term "royalties" has been amended to mean payments of any kind received as consideration for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works including cinematographic film, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (bb) The term "royalties" excludes payments of any kind received as a consideration for the use of, or the right to use, the following:
 - Computer software if the payments do not constitute payments for the right to commercially exploit such computer software by reproducing, modifying or adapting the computer software for the purpose of distribution or sale or by preparing derivative works based on the computer software for the purpose of distribution or sale
 - Any digital content on any media for reproduction or transmission if the
 payments do not constitute payments for the right to commercially exploit
 such digital content by reproducing, modifying or adapting the digital
 content for the purpose of distribution or sale or by preparing derivative
 works based on the digital content for the purpose of distribution or sale
- (cc) The term "royalties" does not include payments for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (dd) Payments for computer software are royalties only if such payments are made for the right to use and exploit the copyright in the program.
- (ee) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films, or films or tapes used for radio or television broadcasting. The rate is 10% in all other cases.
- (ff) A revised double tax treaty entered into force on 31 December 2019 and is effective from 1 January 2020.
- (gg) This double tax treaty entered into force on 17 December 2019 and is effective from 1 January 2020.

Sint Maarten

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Please direct all requests regarding Sint Maarten to the persons listed below.

Willemstad, Curação

GMT-4

EY +599 (9) 430-5000 Mail address: Fax: +599 (9) 465-6770

P.O. Box 3626

Curaçao, Dutch Caribbean

Street address:

Zeelandia Office Park

Kaya W.F.G. (Jombi) Mensing 16 Curação, Dutch Caribbean

International Tax and Transaction Services — International Corporate Tax Advisory

Bryan D. Irausquin +599 (9) 430-5075

Mobile: +599 (9) 660-0707

Email: bryan.irausquin@an.ey.com

Fong-Mang Cheong +599 (9) 430-5071

Mobile: +599 (9) 525-2920

Email: fong-mang.cheong@an.ey.com

Zahayra S.E. de Lain +599 (9) 430-5080 Mobile: +599 (9) 510-0892

Email: zahayra.de-lain@an.ey.com

+599 (9) 430-5023

Mobile: +599 (9) 672-3376

Email: terrence.melendez@an.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Terrence Melendez

Terrence Melendez

Bryan D. Irausquin +599 (9) 430-5075

Mobile: +599 (9) 660-0707 Email: bryan.irausquin@an.ey.com

Liliali. biyan.iiausquiil@an.ey.coi

Zahayra S.E. de Lain +599 (9) 430-5080

Mobile: +599 (9) 510-0892 Email: zahayra.de-lain@an.ey.com

Clarion C. Taylor +599 (9) 430-5077

Mobile: +599 (9) 520-8428

Email: clarion.taylor@an.ey.com

Linaii. Ciariori.taylor@ari.ey.com

+599 (9) 430-5023 Mobile: +599 (9) 672-3376

Email: terrence.melendez@an.ey.com

Suhena Z. Neuman +599 (9) 430-5059

Mobile: +599 (9) 529-9803

Email: suhena.neuman@an.ey.com

Kimberly N. Schreuders +597 749-9460

Mobile: +597 710-0966

Email: kimberly.schreuders@an.ey.com

Rose Boevé +599 (9) 430-5076

Mobile: +599 (9) 690-2016 Email: rose.boeve@an.ey.com

On 10 October 2010, the country Netherlands Antilles, which consisted of five island territories in the Caribbean Sea (Bonaire, Curaçao, Saba, Sint

Eustatius and Sint Maarten), was dissolved. On the dissolution of the Netherlands Antilles, the islands of Bonaire, Sint Eustatius and Saba (BES-Islands) became part of the Netherlands as extraordinary overseas municipalities. Curaçao and Sint Maarten have both become autonomous countries within the Kingdom of the Netherlands. The former Netherlands Antilles tax laws remain applicable to Sint Maarten, with the understanding that references in the laws to "the Netherlands Antilles" should now read "Sint Maarten." This chapter provides information on taxation in Sint Maarten only. Chapters on the BES-Islands and Curaçao also appear in this quide.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	34.5 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	34.5 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	34.5 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	10 (b)

- (a) A surtax of 15% is levied on a rate of 30%, resulting in an effective tax rate of 34.5%.
- (b) Losses incurred by certain companies during their first four years of business may be carried forward indefinitely. Losses incurred during the first six years by an entity that has the objective of engaging in a business in the shipping or aviation industry may be carried forward indefinitely. Companies under the Sint Maarten offshore tax regime may carry forward tax losses for five years.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporate income tax is levied on resident and nonresident entities. Resident entities are those incorporated under former Netherlands Antilles or current Sint Maarten law, even if their management is located abroad, as well as entities incorporated under foreign law, but effectively managed in Sint Maarten. For resident entities, corporate income tax is, in principle, levied on the aggregate amount of net profits earned from all sources during the entity's accounting period. Nonresident entities are subject to tax on specific Sint Maarten income items, such as profits earned through a permanent establishment and income related to real estate property in Sint Maarten, including interest derived from a mortgage on such real estate property.

Tax rates. The net profits earned by resident and nonresident entities, including branches of foreign entities, are subject to the standard corporate income tax rate of 34.5%. However, other rates may apply to companies qualifying for tax holidays, E-zone companies, offshore companies, tax-exempt companies, and taxed private foundations and trusts.

Withholding taxes are not imposed on remittances of profits by branches to their foreign head offices.

Tax incentives. Reduced tax rates and other tax incentives (tax holidays) are available to new business enterprises that engage in certain activities, including tourism and land development.

Offshore companies. The offshore tax regime was abolished in 2001. However, under grandfathering rules, special incentives are

available for qualifying offshore companies in existence before 1 January 2002. Offshore companies are resident companies owned by nonresidents that perform their business activities abroad. Income derived by offshore companies (for example, royalty, financing, holding, portfolio investment, mutual fund, real estate and service activities) is subject to corporate income tax rates of 2.4% to 3%. For trading and service companies, offshore status may result in reduced rates. Capital gains on securities, loans, intellectual property and immovable property are exempt from corporate income tax. In addition, advance tax rulings can be obtained for determining the offshore tax status and method of calculating the tax base of offshore companies. The offshore tax rates are guaranteed through 2019.

Tax-exempt companies. Tax-exempt companies (TECs) are exempt from Sint Maarten corporate income tax. Only private limited liability companies incorporated under former Netherlands Antilles or current Sint Maarten law may qualify as TECs. TECs are allowed to solely or practically solely (more than 90%) engage in the extending of loans, investing in securities and deposits and licensing of intellectual and industrial property rights and similar property rights. To qualify as a TEC, a written request must be submitted to the Tax Inspector and certain conditions must be satisfied. TECs are not eligible for benefits under the Tax Arrangement between the Netherlands and Sint Maarten (effective as of 1 January 2017) or for benefits under any other double tax treaty of the former Netherlands Antilles or Sint Maarten. However, exchange-of-information provisions in this tax regulation, tax treaties and tax information exchange agreements apply to TECs. If a TEC loses its tax-exempt status, it is treated as a regularly taxed company subject to tax on its worldwide income, and it receives a tax-free step-up in basis.

Taxable private foundations and trusts. The corporate income tax law provides an option for private foundations and trusts to be subject to a reduced effective corporate income tax rate of 10% (including surtax). In principle, Sint Maarten private foundations and trusts are fully exempt from corporate income tax if they do not conduct an enterprise. After the option is exercised, the reduced effective rate of 10% applies for a period of at least three full fiscal years. After this three-year period, the private foundation can request that it no longer be subject to the reduced effective rate of 10%.

Ruling policy. Sint Maarten has an extensive advance tax ruling practice. These rulings include the following:

- Cost-plus rulings for intercompany support activities
- Minimum gross margin rulings for finance activities
- Participation exemption rulings for holding activities
- Informal capital (or cost-plus) rulings for intercompany trading activities

These rulings are usually valid for a three-year period, with an option for extension.

Other incentives. Sint Maarten also offers other incentives for specific activities, such as the international use of aircraft and ships and the insurance of risks outside Sint Maarten.

Capital gains. Under the current corporate income tax rules, in general, except for offshore companies, no distinction is made between the taxation of capital gains and the taxation of other income. All income is taxed at the applicable corporate income tax rate (34.5%). Taxation of capital gains on qualifying share interests (participation exemption) is discussed in Section C.

Administration. The standard tax year is the calendar year. However, on request and under certain conditions, a company may use a different financial accounting year as its tax year.

Companies must file a provisional tax return within three months after the end of the financial year. In principle, this return must show a taxable profit that is at least equal to the taxable profit shown on the most recently filed final tax return. Any tax due must be paid at the time of filing of the provisional tax return. An extension for filing and payment with respect to the provisional tax return is not granted. On request of the company, the Tax Inspector may consent to the reporting of a lower taxable profit than the taxable profit shown on the most recently filed final tax return.

The final tax return must be filed within six months after the end of the financial year. Any difference between the tax due based on the provisional return and the tax due based on the final return must be settled at the time of the filing of the final return. On request, an extension for the filing of the final tax return can be obtained.

To ensure compliance with the rules described above, penalties may be imposed. The tax authorities may impose arbitrary assessments if the taxpayer fails to file a tax return. Additional assessments, including a penalty, may be imposed if insufficient tax is levied. A penalty of 100% of the additional tax due may be levied. Depending on the degree of wrongdoing, this penalty is normally 25% or 50%.

In general, offshore companies must file their tax returns within six months following the end of the financial year. In practice, the tax authorities do not strictly enforce this deadline for offshore companies.

Dividends. Sint Maarten does not levy dividend withholding tax on dividend distributions.

Foreign tax relief. A 100% exemption from Sint Maarten corporate income tax is available for foreign business profits. For this purpose, foreign profits are profits earned in another country through a permanent establishment or a permanent representative in the other country, or profits earned from immovable property located in a foreign country, including the rights related to the property that is part of the business activities of the taxpayer but is deemed to be part of the foreign business. If the foreign profits are derived from a business that can be considered a low-taxed portfolio investment, a reduced exemption of 70% applies.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Taxable profit must be calculated in accordance with "sound business practices."

All expenses incurred with respect to conducting a business are, in principle, deductible. However, if expenses exceed normal arm's-length charges and are incurred directly or indirectly for the benefit of shareholders or related companies, the excess is considered to be a nondeductible profit distribution (dividend). In addition, certain expenses, such as fines, penalties and expenses incurred with respect to crimes, are not deductible. Only 80% of representation expenses, as well as expenses incurred on meals, beverages, gifts, courses and seminars, is deductible.

In principle, interest expenses are deductible for tax purposes if the interest rate is determined on an arm's-length basis. However, certain restrictions apply to the deduction of interest on loans connected to certain tax-driven transactions and intragroup reorganizations. Under thin-capitalization rules, the deductibility of interest accrued or paid directly or indirectly to an affiliated TEC may be restricted.

Participation exemption. In principle, a 100% participation exemption applies for all qualifying share interests held by Sint Maarten corporate taxpayers.

In general, a shareholding qualifies for the participation exemption if it represents at least 5% of the share capital or voting power in a company or if the amount paid for the shareholding amounts to at least USD500,000. In addition, any member of a cooperative association can apply for the participation exemption.

For dividend income, additional requirements are imposed for a participation to be considered a qualifying participation. To apply the 100% exemption on dividends, either of the following conditions must be met:

- The qualifying participation is subject to a (nominal) profit tax rate of 10% (subject-to-tax clause).
- Dividends, interest or royalties received from other sources than the business of the participation do not account for 50% or more of the gross income of the participation (non-portfolioinvestment clause).

The above conditions may be met on a consolidated basis. If neither of the above conditions is met, a lower participation exemption of 70% applies to dividends. The subject-to-tax clause and the non-portfolio-investment clause do not apply to the 100% participation exemption on capital gains and income received from participations that exclusively or almost exclusively hold immovable property.

Expenses that are connected with the participation, including financing expenses, are not deductible if the income is 100% tax-exempt.

Tax depreciation. In general, assets are depreciated using the straight-line method, with the residual value taken into consideration. The following are some of the applicable rates.

Asset	Rate (%)	Residual value (%)
Buildings	2 to 2.5	10
Office equipment	10 to 50	Nil
Motor vehicles	10 to 33	15
Plant and machinery	10	10

The rates listed above provide a general overview of the depreciation rates. The actual depreciation rate depends on the type of asset used by the company.

Fixed company assets acquired by companies operating in Sint Maarten may qualify for accelerated depreciation at a one-time maximum annual rate of 331/3% of the acquisition costs of the assets. Fixed company assets are assets used for a business process for at least one business cycle, unless the assets are intended to be processed or sold.

An investment allowance deduction of 8% (12% for new buildings or restorations of buildings) is granted for acquisitions of fixed assets exceeding approximately USD2,800. The allowance is deducted from taxable income in the year of the investment and in the following year. The investment allowance deduction is recaptured in the year of sale and the subsequent year if the asset is sold within 6 years (15 years for buildings) of the date of the investment.

Groups of companies. On written request, Sint Maarten resident companies may form a fiscal unity (tax-consolidated group) for corporate income tax purposes. To qualify for a fiscal unity, the parent company must own at least 99% of the shares in the subsidiary. A fiscal unity may include, among others, a company incorporated under Dutch law that has its place of effective management in Sint Maarten. The whole group is taxed for corporate income tax purposes as if it were one company and, as a result, the subsidiaries in the fiscal unity are no longer individually subject to corporate income tax.

Advantages for corporate income tax purposes of fiscal unity treatment include the following:

- Losses of one subsidiary may be offset against profits of other members of the fiscal unity.
- Reorganizations, including movements of assets with hidden reserves from one company to another, have no direct tax consequences for corporate income tax purposes.
- Intercompany profits may be fully deferred.

The fiscal unity does not apply for revenue tax purposes.

Relief for losses. Losses in a tax year may be carried forward for 10 years. No carryback is available. Losses incurred by certain companies during their first four years of business may be carried forward indefinitely. Losses incurred during the first six years by an entity that has the objective of engaging in a business in the shipping or aviation industry may be carried forward indefinitely. Companies under the Sint Maarten offshore tax regime can carry forward tax losses for five years.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Revenue tax; levied on turnover generated from	
goods sold and services rendered in Sint Maarten	
Standard rate	5
Real estate transfer tax	4
Import duties	(

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in Sint Maarten is the Antillean guilder (ANG).

For foreign investors that obtain a foreign-exchange license from the Central Bank of Curaçao and Sint Maarten, no restrictions are imposed on the movement of funds into and out of Curaçao and Sint Maarten. In general, the Sint Maarten Central Bank automatically grants foreign-exchange licenses for remittances abroad. Residents are subject to several foreign-exchange regulations imposed by the Sint Maarten Central Bank. However, residents may be granted nonresident status for foreign-exchange control purposes. Some reporting requirements exist for statistical purposes.

Transfer pricing. In general, intercompany charges should be determined on an arm's-length basis.

F. Tax treaties

Provisions for double tax relief are contained in the tax treaty with Norway and in the Tax Arrangement between the Netherlands and Sint Maarten (effective as of 1 January 2017). Under a measure in the Tax Arrangement between the Netherlands and Sint Maarten, dividend distributions by a Dutch subsidiary to its Sint Maarten parent company are, in principle, subject to 15% Dutch dividend withholding tax or to reduced 0% Dutch dividend withholding tax if certain conditions are fulfilled. Sint Maarten does not impose withholding tax on payments from Sint Maarten to residents of other countries.

The Netherlands Antilles has entered into tax information exchange agreements with Antigua and Barbuda, Australia, Bermuda, British Virgin Islands, Canada, Cayman Islands, Costa Rica, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Faroe Islands, Finland, France, Germany, Greenland, Iceland, Italy, Mexico, New Zealand, St. Kitts and Nevis, St. Lucia, St. Vincent and the Grenadines, Spain, Sweden, the United Kingdom and the United States. As a result of the constitutional reform of the Kingdom of the Netherlands, the tax treaties entered into by the Netherlands Antilles became automatically applicable to the surviving countries, which are the legal successors of the Netherlands Antilles.

Under the latest published Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) list, Sint Maarten qualifies as a white-listed jurisdiction.

The government of the former Netherlands Antilles entered into bilateral agreements with the European Union (EU) member states with respect to the application of the EU Council Directive on taxation of savings income. The Sint Maarten (former Netherlands Antilles) law to implement the directive took effect in July 2006.

The Kingdom of the Netherlands has entered into many bilateral investment treaties that also apply to Sint Maarten.

Sint Maarten also signed the OECD Convention on Mutual Administrative Assistance in Tax Matters.

The Tax Arrangement between the Netherlands and Sint Maarten, which entered into force on 1 March 2016 (effective as of 1 January 2017), replaced the Tax Regulation for the Kingdom of the Netherlands.

Slovak Republic

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Bratislava GMT +1

Ernst & Young Law s.r.o. + Zizkova 9 F

811 02 Bratislava Slovak Republic +421 (2) 3333-9111 Fax: +421 (2) 3333-9166

Principal Tax Contact and Business Tax Services Leader

★ Marián Bíž +421 (2) 3333-9130

Mobile: +421 910-492-208 Email: marian.biz@sk.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Richard Panek +421 (2) 3333-9109

Mobile: +421 910-820-016 Email: richard.panek@sk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Richard Panek +421 (2) 3333-9109

Mobile: +421 910-820-016 Email: richard.panek@sk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Marián Bíž +421 (2) 3333-9130

Mobile: +421 910-492-208 Email: marian.biz@sk.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Marián Bíž +421 (2) 3333-9130

Mobile: +421 910-492-208 Email: marian.biz@sk.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Marián Bíž +421 (2) 3333-9130

Mobile: +421 910-492-208 Email: marian.biz@sk.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Marián Bíž +421 (2) 3333-9130

Mobile: +421 910-492-208 Email: marian.biz@sk.ey.com

Juraj Ontko +421 (2) 3333-9110

Mobile: +421 904-792-223 Email: juraj.ontko@sk.ey.com

The chapter below is based on the existing law in the Slovak Republic as of 1 January 2020. Because further changes to the 2020 tax rules are possible, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	15/21 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	15/21 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	15/21 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) (b)	. ,

Dividends 0/7/35 (b)
Interest 19/35 (c)

Royalties 19/35 (d)

Income from Media	19/35 (e)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	,
Carryback	0
Carryforward	4/5 (f)

- (a) For tax years beginning on or after 1 January 2020 or later, the 15% rate applies to legal entities whose gross income does not exceed EUR100,000.
- (b) The 7% rate applies to the dividend income of individuals paid out from profits generated in tax periods beginning on or after 1 January 2017. The 35% rate applies to dividends paid out from profits generated in tax periods beginning on or after 1 January 2017 if the dividends are paid to or received from residents of non-treaty countries or countries that have not signed the Convention on Mutual Administrative Assistance in Tax Matters.
- (c) The 35% rate applies to income paid to residents of non-treaty countries or countries that have not signed the Convention on Mutual Administrative Assistance in Tax Matters. Also, see Section B.
- (d) This tax applies to nonresidents only. For resident companies, royalties are included in taxable income subject to corporate tax. The 35% rate applies to income paid to residents of non-treaty countries or countries that have not signed the Convention on Mutual Administrative Assistance in Tax Matters. The rates may be reduced by an applicable double tax treaty. Also, see Section B.
- (e) This tax applies to income received by authors (individuals) for contributions to newspapers, radio and television. It is possible for the author and the payer of the income to agree that no withholding tax be applied; in such case, the income is taxed through the tax return of the author at tax rates of 19% and 25%. The 35% rate applies to income paid to residents of non-treaty countries or countries that have not signed the Convention on Mutual Administrative Assistance in Tax Matters.
- (f) A tax loss incurred in a tax year beginning before 1 January 2020 may be carried forward proportionally for a period of four consecutive years. The tax loss incurred in a tax year beginning on or after 1 January 2020 or later may be carried forward for a period of five consecutive years and a tax loss may be utilized up to 50% of the calculated tax base. Special rules will apply to so-called micro-entities.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Slovak (resident) companies are subject to corporate income tax on their worldwide income. Slovak companies are those incorporated or having their place of management in the Slovak Republic. Foreign (nonresident) companies are subject to corporate income tax only on their Slovak-source income, such as income attributable to a permanent establishment.

Under Slovak law, a permanent establishment is a fixed place or facility for nonresidents to carry out activities in the Slovak Republic. A permanent establishment includes an administrative location, branch, office, workshop, sales location, technical facility or location for research and extraction of natural resources. The fixed place or the facility is considered to be permanent if the activities are carried out continuously or repeatedly. Repeated intermediary services related to transportation and accommodation that are rendered through a digital platform (a hardware or software platform required to create and administer applications) are also deemed to have their fixed place in the Slovak Republic. In the case of one-off activities, the place or facility is considered to be permanent if the duration of the activities exceeds six months, either continuously or divided into 2 or more periods in the course of 12 consecutive calendar months. A building site, construction site or assembly works site (as described in the Commentary to Article 5, Paragraph 3 of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development [OECD] Model Tax Treaty) is regarded as a permanent establishment only if the

duration of the activities performed by a tax nonresident and its related parties exceeds six months. The provision of services in the Slovak Republic by an enterprise through its employees or other personnel is considered to create a "service permanent establishment" if the provision of services exceeds 183 days in any consecutive 12-month period. A permanent establishment also includes the activity of an agent if both of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The agent negotiates, enters into agreements, acts as an intermediary in the conclusion of contracts or plays a principal role leading to the conclusion of contracts that are routinely concluded without material modification by the enterprises.
- These contracts are concluded in the name of the enterprise, or for the transfer of the ownership of, or for the granting of the right to use, property owned by that enterprise or that enterprise has the right to use, or for the provision of services by that enterprise.

Rates of corporate tax. The corporate income tax rate is 15% or 21%, except for withholding tax (see Section A). The 15% rate applies to companies whose gross income does not exceed EUR100,000 for tax years beginning on or after 1 January 2020.

Incentives. To promote investments, the Slovak government provides potential local and foreign investors with investment incentives that are proportionate to their activities in the Slovak Republic. The maximum limits for state aid are determined by the European Union (EU) regulations and are driven by the relative development of the country or region in which an investment project is located and the unemployment rate in that region. The limits are set as a percentage of eligible costs of an investment project.

Under the Slovak Regional Investment Aid Act, investment aid may be granted to support the realization of investments in manufacturing productions, technology centers and sharedservice centers.

The Slovak Republic provides the following indirect forms of incentives:

- Tax relief
- Transfer of immovable assets owned by the state or municipality at a price lower than the market price

The Slovak Republic provides the following direct forms of incentives:

- · Cash grants on acquisitions of fixed assets
- Cash grants on newly created jobs
- Cash grants on training

Tax relief. Under the Slovak Regional Investment Aid Act, companies may apply for a 100% tax reduction (full tax relief) for 10 consecutive tax years. The tax relief can be provided for newly established companies (new production) and also for existing companies (extension of existing production).

Transfers of immovable assets owned by the state or municipality at a price lower than the market price. In exceptional circumstances, as part of regional aid, the government may award a financial grant or discount from the market price with respect to

a transfer of immovable assets (usually land and buildings) to investors by the state or municipalities.

Cash grants for the acquisition of fixed assets. Cash grants can be made for the acquisition of tangible fixed assets (for example, land, buildings, and plant and machinery) and intangible fixed assets (for example, patents, licenses, know-how or unpatented technical knowledge).

Cash grants for newly created jobs. Cash grants for newly created jobs are made based on the anticipated wage costs related to newly created jobs and the regional location of the project (taking into account the regional unemployment rate).

Cash grants on training. The amounts of cash grants for training are expressed as a percentage of eligible training costs and vary according to region (grants for the Bratislava region are lower than grants for the rest of the country) and type of training (general or specific).

General conditions. To qualify for investment aid, applicants must meet the general and specific conditions under the Slovak Regional Investment Aid Act, the Regulation of the Slovak government and the European legislation.

The following are the general conditions:

- An applicant must submit its investment intention (plan) before the start of the projected works.
- The project must be completed within three years (five years in case of large investment projects).
- All subsidized job positions must be filled within three years after the completion of the projects and maintained for a period of three (five) years.
- The project operation must be maintained for a minimum period of five years from its completion without change of its location.

Specific conditions. The specific conditions under the Slovak Regional Investment Aid Act vary according to the type of project.

The following are the specific conditions for manufacturing projects under the Slovak Regional Investment Aid Act:

- The works on the investment project did not start before the submission of the application to the Ministry of the Economy.
- The long-term tangible assets (land, building and machinery) and the long-term intangible assets (patents, licenses and knowhow) are acquired.
- The minimum amount of the new machinery intended for manufacturing production is acquired.
- The minimum amount of new jobs is created.
- The main area of the investment is realized.

The following are the specific conditions for technology centers under the Slovak Regional Investment Aid Act:

- The works on the investment project did not start before the submission of the application to the Ministry of the Economy.
- The long-term tangible assets (land, building and machinery) and the long-term intangible assets (patents, licenses and knowhow) are acquired.

- The minimum multiple of the average monthly wage in the given region is paid to employees of the center during the three (five) years. The average wage is tested for the calendar year preceding the calendar year during which the job was created.
- The minimum amount of new jobs is created.
- The main area of the investment is realized.

The following are the specific conditions for shared-service centers under the Slovak Regional Investment Aid Act:

- The works on the investment project did not start before the submission of the application to the Ministry of the Economy.
- The long-term tangible assets (land, building and machinery) and the long-term intangible assets (patents, licenses and knowhow) are acquired.
- The minimum multiple of the average monthly wage in the given region is paid to employees of the center during the three (five) years. The average wage is tested for the calendar year preceding the calendar year during which the job was created.
- The minimum amount of new jobs is created.
- The main area of the investment is realized.

The specific values for each type of the project are provided by the Regulation of the Slovak government. Conditions, such as the value of acquired assets, ratio of new assets, minimum amount of created jobs and minimum multiple of average wage are set differently depending on the type of the project, type of the requested aid, region (based on the unemployment rate) and area (priority or non-priority).

Approval of the aid. No legal entitlement to any investment aid exists. An applicant must submit an investment aid intent to the relevant authorities (that is, the Ministry of the Economy and other relevant aid providers), which review compliance with both the general and specific conditions under the Slovak Regional Investment Aid Act. An applicant can begin work on the project as soon as the investment aid intent is submitted to the respective authority. If the conditions are met, the Ministry of Economy may issue an official offer to the applicant. Following receipt of the official offer, the investor may submit an investment aid application. The investment aid application is submitted to the Slovak government for approval. Approval of the European Commission may also be required if the requested aid exceeds the thresholds stated in the EU General Block Exemption Regulation.

Other national and local incentives. The Slovak Republic is entitled to draw support from the Structural Funds and Cohesion Fund during the period of 2014 through 2020. Most of the funds will be drawn by public institutions (for example, municipalities, cities, nonprofit-making companies), while only a minor part will be available for businesses. The incentives available for companies are mainly focused on tourism, enhancing research and development (R&D) and employee training.

Investors may benefit from infrastructure (for example, electricity, water, gas and sewage) fully or partially financed by the state and/ or municipality. The municipality may also offer minor tax exemptions (real estate tax and other local taxes). In general, most of this support qualifies as regional state aid.

Municipalities are entitled to use state budget funding for the development of industrial parks. At the predevelopment stage, investors are typically requested to sign a letter of intent with the relevant municipality. Benefiting from advantages offered by industrial parks does not, in general, qualify as state aid.

Patent Box. Effective from 1 January 2018, 50% of the income derived from the commercial use of certain intangible assets and embedded royalties is exempt from tax. This affects income from compensation for the use of software, patents and utility models as well as income from the sale of products that were manufactured using patents or technical solutions protected by a utility model. To apply the income exemption in both of these cases, the intangible assets (for example, software or patents) must be the result of an R&D activity of a resident or a nonresident legal person performing the activity in the Slovak Republic through a permanent establishment.

Capital gains. Capital gains are subject to income tax at a rate of 15% or 21%. The 15% rate applies to companies whose income (revenues) do not exceed EUR100,000 for tax years beginning on or after 1 January 2020.

Effective from 2018, the income of legal entities, Slovak tax residents or nonresidents with a Slovak permanent establishment, arising from the sale of shares may be exempted from tax if the following conditions are satisfied:

- These persons perform substantial function and manage and bear risks connected to the ownership of these shares in the Slovak Republic.
- They possess the required personal and material equipment necessary to perform these functions.
- They have a direct shareholding of at least 10% in the company, the share capital of which is being sold.
- At least 24 consecutive calendar months have passed since the shareholding was acquired. If shares were obtained before 1 January 2018, this holding qualification period begins on 1 January 2018 or on the first day of the tax year beginning after 31 December 2017, for taxpayers with a different tax year.

The exemption does not apply to income from the sale of securities and shares by securities dealers, as this represents their principal activity; nor is it available to taxpayers subject to liquidation proceedings. In addition, income arising from the sale of shares is not exempt if the company of which shares were sold has gone into liquidation, declared insolvency or had its restructuring approved.

Capital gains realized by Slovak tax nonresidents on the sale of shares of companies established in the Slovak Republic are considered Slovak-source income and are generally taxable.

Administration. The tax year is usually the calendar year. However, if a company informs the tax authorities in advance, it may change its tax (accounting) year.

Tax returns for each tax year must be filed within three months after the end of the tax year. The filing period may be extended

by a maximum of three months based on a written announcement filed with the tax authority before the expiration of the regular filing deadline. Another extension of an additional three months is possible if the company received income from foreign sources.

In general, monthly or quarterly prepayments of tax are required, depending on the amount of tax liability for the preceding year.

Dividends. Profits distributed by companies to their holding companies are not subject to tax in the Slovak Republic unless either of the following circumstances exists:

- The distribution is deductible for tax purposes at the level of the subsidiary.
- The distribution is a transaction (or part of a series of transactions) that is (are) not business driven, and the purpose or one of the main purposes is to gain a tax advantage.

Effective from 2017, dividends paid out of profits generated for periods beginning on or after 1 January 2017 that are paid to or received from residents of non-treaty countries or countries that have not signed the Convention on Mutual Administrative Assistance in Tax Matters are subject to a 35% income tax. The dividend income of individuals paid out of profits generated for tax periods beginning on or after 1 January 2017 is taxed at a rate of 7% or 35%.

Special rules apply to dividends distributed out of profits realized before 2004.

Interest and royalties. Under Slovak law, interest and royalty payments satisfying the conditions contained in Council Directive No. 2003/49/EC are exempt from Slovak withholding tax.

Foreign tax relief. Under applicable double tax treaties, a foreign tax relief is available to Slovak residents for foreign tax paid on income earned abroad.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Corporate tax is based on the statutory accounting profit as adjusted for certain items prescribed by the tax law.

In general, dividends are not included in the tax base.

Items that are specifically deductible for tax purposes include, among others, tax depreciation (see Tax depreciation) and certain expenses relating to health and safety at work and environmental protection.

Nondeductible items include, among others, the following:

- Entertainment and travel allowances in excess of the statutory
- Taxes paid on behalf of other taxpayers
- Damages exceeding compensation received, unless the damage arose as a result of natural disaster, or it was caused by a person or persons unknown and this is confirmed by the police
- Most accruals and provisions (see *Provisions*)
- Write-offs of debts, unless specific conditions are met

Inventories. Inventories may be valued using the first-in, first-out (FIFO) or average-cost methods. Costs include all costs necessary to convert the inventory to its current condition and to transport it to its current location. Shortages and damages are not tax deductible, unless the damage resulted from a natural disaster, or it was caused by a person or persons unknown and this is confirmed by the police.

Provisions. Accruals and provisions are generally not deductible, with certain exceptions specified by law.

Special rules apply to banks and insurance companies.

Tax depreciation. Under the Income Tax Act, tangible assets are divided into seven categories, each of which specifies a period (a specified number of years, which range from 2 to 40) over which all assets in the category are depreciated. Intangible assets are depreciated over their actual useful life.

It is possible to split assets and depreciate separable parts of the assets. Each separable part must have an acquisition price higher than EUR1,700, and separate evidence must be maintained. Only parts of assets specified by the Income Tax Act can be depreciated based on separate parts (for example, specific buildings and machinery).

Tax depreciation may be calculated by using either the straightline method or the accelerated method. A company chooses the method on an asset-by-asset basis and, after the method is chosen, it cannot be changed during the depreciation period.

Research and development. To support entities performing research and development (R&D), the Slovak Republic provides an allowance equal to 200% of R&D costs and expenses that may be deducted from the tax base. This allowance may also include the cost of licenses for software used in performing R&D activities. In addition, the R&D allowance can be increased by 100% of the positive difference between the average of the total R&D costs for the current tax year and the preceding tax year and the average of total R&D costs for two tax years immediately preceding the current tax year.

Relief for losses. Companies may carry forward losses incurred in tax years beginning on or after 1 January 2020 and offset them against income during a period of five consecutive years. The tax loss may be utilized up to 50% of the calculated tax base, beginning with the first year of the tax loss carryforward. Effective from 1 January 2021, special rules will apply to so-called microentities.

Companies may carry forward losses incurred in tax years beginning before 1 January 2020 and offset them against income proportionally during a period of four consecutive years following the tax year of the loss. If the tax period is shorter than 12 months (for example, if the company changes its financial year), the tax loss that would normally be deductible is fully deductible in that tax period.

Groups of companies. Slovak law does not contain any provisions regarding the corporate taxation of groups in the Slovak Republic.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax	
Pharmaceutical products, books and selected food products	10
Other	20
Social security contributions for old age	20
insurance, disability insurance, unemployment	
insurance, guarantee insurance and the	
solidarity reserve fund; imposed on monthly	
wages with a monthly cap on wages of	
EUR7,091; contributions are deductible	
for employers; paid by	
Employer	24.4
Employee	9.4
Social security contributions for accident	
insurance; imposed on monthly wages	
without a monthly cap; contributions	
are deductible for employers; paid by	
Employer	0.8
Health insurance contributions; imposed on	
monthly wages without a monthly cap; paid by	
Employer	10
Employee	4
Local taxes (tax on land, tax on buildings and	
apartments, and motor vehicle tax); rates vary	
depending on location	Various

E. Miscellaneous matters

Thin-capitalization rules. Thin-capitalization rules apply to domestic and foreign related parties, effective from 1 January 2015. The maximum amount of tax-deductible interest is set at 25% of earnings before interest costs, tax, depreciation and amortization. These rules also apply to contracts signed before 1 January 2015. They do not apply to financial institutions.

Transfer pricing. If the price agreed between related parties differs from the usual market price and if this difference cannot be satisfactorily justified, the tax authorities may adjust the tax base to reflect the usual market price.

The transfer-pricing rules apply to close family relatives (for example, direct family relatives, spouse and siblings) personally or economically related persons, as well as to other related persons.

Persons are economically or personally related if one person participates in the ownership, control or administration of another person, if such persons are under the control or administration of the same person or a close family relative of the person, or if the same person or a close family relative of the person has a direct or indirect equity interest in the persons. Participation in ownership or control exists if the direct or indirect participation in the basic capital of, or voting rights in, one company by another company is higher than 25%. Participation in the administration

is a relationship between members of statutory bodies or supervisory boards of the companies. Other relationships are defined as relationships created for the purpose of decreasing the tax base or increasing the tax loss.

Under the Slovak transfer-pricing measures, an advance ruling on the transfer-pricing method may be obtained through an agreement with the tax authorities at least 60 days before the tax year in which the transfer-pricing method will be used.

The Slovak transfer-pricing measures specify the acceptable transfer-pricing methods, which conform to the methods included in the OECD Transfer-Pricing Guidelines.

Taxpayers must provide transfer-pricing documentation within 15 days after an official request by the tax authorities.

Tax regime for business combinations. The Slovak Income Tax Act addresses in detail the taxation of the sale of all or part of an enterprise, the taxation of non-monetary contributions to registered capital and the taxation of mergers and divisions of companies.

Since 1 January 2018, new rules for local business combinations apply to mergers, acquisitions or company splits, with decisive dates for tax and accounting purposes set after 1 January 2018 (that is, on 2 January 2018 at the earliest). The possibility to carry out local business combinations (mergers and demerges) in tax book values was abolished. The decisive date is the date from which the acts of a company dissolving as a result of business reorganization (for example, a merger) are considered, from an accounting and tax point of view, to be acts made on the account of successor company. In general, business combinations can be made only in real values for tax purposes, with the exception of certain cross-border business combinations meeting specific criteria.

Exit tax. An exit tax at a rate of 21% is introduced, effective from 1 January 2018. Assets are subject to taxation if a taxpayer moves them, with no change of ownership, to a jurisdiction outside of the Slovak Republic or if the taxpayer changes its tax residence.

The exit tax base equals the difference between the fair market value of the moved assets and their tax residual value (that is, the fiction of the sale of these assets is applied, and this difference must not be negative). The tax applies in the following circumstances, among others:

- Assets are moved from a head office in the Slovak Republic to a permanent establishment abroad.
- Assets are moved from a permanent establishment located in the Slovak Republic to a head office or other permanent establishment in another state.
- The tax residence of a taxpayer changes to a jurisdiction outside the Slovak Republic.
- A taxpayer moves an activity or part of an activity performed in Slovak Republic through a permanent establishment to another state, or a taxpayer with unlimited tax liability moves its business activity or its part of its activity to a permanent establishment abroad.

Hybrid mismatches. New rules against hybrid mismatches apply to tax years beginning on or after 1 January 2020 and replace previous rules applicable since 1 January 2018. These rules reflect the transposition of the EU Anti-Tax Avoidance Directive 2 and address the following situations:

- Hybrid financial instrument or payment: a financial instrument or payment of one related entity is considered a debt instrument and/or an interest expense that decreases the tax base, while for a payee it is considered a non-taxable equity instrument and/or dividend.
- Hybrid entity: an entity treated as a corporation by the state in which it was established as a separate taxpayer but treated as a fiscally transparent entity by the state of its founder. The converse situation may also occur, in which case the entity is referred to as a "reverse hybrid entity."
- Diverted payment: the state of a head office attributes the payment to a permanent establishment in another state, while the state in which the permanent establishment is located attributes the payment to the state of the head office. The income is not taxed in the state of the head office or the permanent establishment, while simultaneously giving rise to a tax expense.
- Disregarded permanent establishment: the state in which the
 permanent establishment is to be located fails to declare its
 existence and the state of the head office attributes a payment
 to a disregarded permanent establishment in such state.
 Accordingly, the income is not included in either the tax base
 of the head office or the permanent establishment, while simultaneously giving rise to a tax expense.
- Disregarded payment: a hybrid mismatch results from a payment made by a hybrid entity and from non-inclusion of income with respect to a related entity.
- Deemed payment: a notional payment is made by the permanent establishment to the head office (or vice versa), and this income is not included in the taxable income of the head office or the permanent establishment.
- Multiple deduction of expense (cost) without including multiple income (revenue) in taxable income: this most frequently relates to situations in which an expense (cost) is applied in a state where a company is established as well as in the state of its founder.
- Imported mismatch: although the mismatch occurs between the taxpayer's related entities rather than directly between the taxpayer and its related entity, the taxpayer participates in financing this mismatch, either directly or indirectly.

Controlled foreign companies. The rules for controlled foreign companies (CFCs) are effective from 1 January 2019. A CFC for Income Tax Act purposes is a legal person, entity or permanent establishment that satisfies both of the following conditions:

- A Slovak company or an entity has more than a 50% share of the assets, voting rights or profits of the controlled company (does not apply to a permanent establishment).
- Tax paid in the Slovak Republic on the income of this controlled company is lower than the difference between the corporate income tax that this controlled foreign company would have paid in the Slovak Republic after recalculating its tax base under Slovak law, and the tax paid by the company abroad.

If both of the above conditions are met, the company is considered a CFC and the taxpayer must carry out specific tax base arrangements.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The Slovak Republic honors the bilateral tax treaties that were concluded by the former Czechoslovakia. The withholding rates under these treaties, and the treaties entered into by the Slovak Republic are listed in the following table.

In general, treaty rates apply if the recipient is the beneficial owner of the income. To obtain the benefit of the reduced treaty rates, the beneficial owner must be in a position to provide a tax residency certificate.

In general, dividends are exempt from tax. Consequently, the treaty rates do not apply to dividends paid by Slovak companies.

The Slovak Republic signed and ratified the Multilateral Instrument in 2018. It entered into force on 1 January 2019.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Armenia	5/10 (n)	0/10 (kk)	5
Australia	15	10	10
Austria	10	0	0/5 (1)
Belarus	10/15 (a)	0/10 (c)	5/10 (l)(m)
Belgium	5/15 (d)	0/10 (s)	5
Bosnia and	. ,	` '	
Herzegovina	5/15 (a)	0	10
Brazil	15	0/10/15 (c)(k)	15/25 (p)
Bulgaria	10	0/10 (c)	10
Canada	5/15 (b)	0/10 (c)	0/10 (q)
China Mainland	10	0/10 (c)	10
Croatia	5/10 (a)	10	10
Cyprus	10	0/10 (c)	0/5 (1)
Czech Republic	5/15 (n)	0	0/10 (1)
Denmark	15	0	0/5 (1)
Estonia	10	0/10 (c)	10
Ethiopia	5/10 (n)	0/5 (nn)	5
Finland	5/15 (a)	0	0/1/5/10 (l)(w)
France	10	0	0/5 (1)
Georgia	0	5	5
Germany	5/15 (d)(e)	0	5
Greece	-(x)	0/10 (c)	0/10 (1)
Hungary	5/15 (d)	0	10
Iceland	5/10 (a)	0	10
India	15/25 (d)	0/15 (c)(s)	30 (f)
Indonesia	10	0/10 (c)	10/15 (oo)
Iran	5	5	7.5
Ireland	0/10 (a)	0	0/10 (1)
Israel	5/10 (n)	2/5/10 (t)	5
Italy	15	0	0/5 (1)
Japan	10/15 (g)	0/10 (c)	0/10 (1)
Kazakhstan	10/15 (cc)	0/10 (c)	10
Korea (South)	5/10 (a)	0/10 (y)	0/10 (1)
Kuwait	0	0/10 (ii)	10
Latvia	10	0/10 (c)	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Libya	0	0/10 (c)	5
Lithuania	10	0/10 (c)	10
Luxembourg	5/15 (a)	0	0/10 (1)
Malaysia	0/5 (pp)	0/10 (jj)	10
Malta	5 (u)	0	5
Mexico	0	0/10 (c)	10
Moldova	5/15 (a)	10	10
Mongolia (z)	0	0	0
Montenegro	5/15 (a)	10	10
Netherlands	0/10 (d)	0	5
Nigeria	12.5/15 (b)	0/15 (c)	15
North Macedonia	5	10	10
Norway	5/15 (d)	0	0/5 (1)
Poland	0/5 (n)	0/5 (c)	5
Portugal	10/15 (d)	10	10
Romania	10	0/10 (c)	10/15 (r)
Russian		. ,	
Federation	10	0	10
Serbia	5/15 (a)	10	10
Singapore	5/10 (b)	0	10
Slovenia	5/15 (d)	10	10
South Africa	5/15 (d)	0	10
Spain	5/15 (a)	0	0/5 (q)
Sri Lanka	0/6/15 (h)	0/10 (o)	0/10 (i)
Sweden	0/10 (d)	0	0/5 (1)
Switzerland	0/15 (gg)	0/5 (j)	0/5/10 (hh)
Syria	5	0/10 (c)	12
Taiwan	10	0/10 (ff)	5/10 (1)
Tunisia	10/15 (d)	0/12 (c)	5/15 (1)
Turkey	5/10 (a)	0/10 (c)	10
Turkmenistan	10	0/10 (c)	10
Ukraine	10	10	10
United Arab Emira		0/10 (11)	0/10 (mm)
United Kingdom	5/15 (v)	0	0/10 (1)
United States (bb)	5/15 (b)	0	0/10 (1)
Uzbekistan	10	10	10
Vietnam	5/10 (dd)	0/10 (c)	5/10/15 (ee)
Non-treaty		10/25 ()	10/27 ()
jurisdictions	0	19/35 (aa)	19/35 (aa)

- (a) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that directly holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (b) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that controls at least 10% of the voting power of the payer.
- (c) The lower rate applies to interest on government loans.
- (d) The lower rate applies if the recipient is a company that directly holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (e) If the corporate tax rate in a contracting state on distributed profits is 20% lower than the corporate tax rate on undistributed profits, the withholding tax rate may be increased to 25%.
- (f) This rate also applies to fees for technical services.
- (g) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is a company that owns at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer during the six-month period immediately preceding the date of payment of the dividends.
- (h) The 15% rate applies to dividends paid by Slovak companies to Sri Lankan recipients. The 0% rate applies to dividends paid by Sri Lankan companies to Slovakian recipients, except for Sri Lankan income tax and additional tax under Sri Lanka's tax law. A maximum tax rate of 6% applies to the additional tax.

- The 0% rate applies to royalties relating to copyrights and films derived from sources within one of the contracting states.
- (j) The 0% rate applies to interest paid in any of the following circumstances:
 - It is paid with respect to indebtedness arising as a result of the sale on credit of equipment, merchandise or services.
 - · It is paid on any type of loan granted by a financial institution.
 - It is paid to a pension fund or other similar institution providing pension schemes in which individuals may participate in order to secure retirement, disability and survivors' benefits, if such pension fund or other similar institution is established, recognized for tax purposes and controlled in accordance with the laws of the other contracting state.
 - It is paid to the government of the other contracting state, a political subdivision or local authority thereof or the central bank of the other contracting state.
 - It is paid by a company to a company of the other contracting state if the recipient company was affiliated with the company paying the interest by a direct minimum holding of 25% in the capital for at least two years before the payment of the interest or if, for at least two years before the payment of the interest, both companies were held by a third company that held directly a minimum of 25% in both the capital of the first company and the capital of the second company.

The 5% rate applies to other interest payments.

- (k) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is the beneficial owner of the interest and if the interest is paid on a loan granted by a bank for a period of at least 10 years in connection with the sale of industrial equipment or the installation or furnishing of scientific units or public works.
- The lower rate applies to cultural royalties, which are defined as the right to
 use copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films.
- (m) The higher rate also applies to payments for the right to use transport vehicles.
- (n) The lower rate applies if the recipient is a company (other than a general partnership) directly holding at least 10% of the capital of the payer.
- (o) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to banking institutions, interest paid on government loans and interest paid by the government or other state institutions.
- (p) The 25% rate applies to royalties paid for trademarks.
- (q) The lower rate applies to cultural royalties, such as copyright royalties, and other similar payments with respect to the production or reproduction of literary, dramatic, musical or artistic works, except for royalties relating to motion picture films and works on film or videotape for use in connection with television.
- (r) The lower rate applies to industrial royalties, which are defined as payments for the use of or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (s) The lower rate applies to the following types of interest:
 - Interest paid on commercial debt claims (including debt claims represented by commercial paper) that result from deferred payments for goods, merchandise or services supplied by an enterprise
 - Interest paid on loans made, guaranteed or insured by public entities that are intended to promote exports
 - Interest paid on current accounts or loans that are not represented by bearer instruments between banks or public credit institutions of the contracting states
 - Interest paid to the other contracting state, public subdivision or local authority
- (t) The 2% rate applies to interest on government loans. The 5% rate applies to interest paid to financial institutions.
- (u) The tax in Malta on dividends may not exceed the tax on the profits out of which the dividends are paid.
- (v) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company that owns more than 25% of the voting power of the payer of the dividends.
- (w) The 1% rate applies to payments under a financial lease of equipment. The 5% rate applies to payments under an operating lease of equipment, as well as to payments for the right to use cinematographic films and software for personal computers.
- (x) Dividends may be taxed in both contracting states in accordance with the domestic laws in the states.
- (y) The 0% rate applies to interest on government loans and on loans for the purchase of goods or industrial, trade and scientific equipment.

- (z) These rates are based on a multilateral treaty, which the former Czechoslovakia entered into with the other members of the Council for Mutual Economic Assistance (Comecon or CMEA).
- (aa) See Section B.
- (bb) The lower rates apply only if the recipient is one of the following:
 - · An individual
 - · A contracting state or a political subdivision or local authority of the state
 - A recipient engaged in the active conduct of a trade or business in the United States (other than the business of making or managing investments, unless these activities are banking or insurance activities carried on by a bank or insurance company) if the income derived from the Slovak Republic is derived in connection with, or is incidental to, that trade or business
 - A company whose principal class of shares is substantially and regularly traded on a recognized securities exchange or is wholly owned, directly or indirectly, by a resident of the company's state whose principal class of shares is substantially and regularly traded on a recognized securities exchange
 - · A not-for-profit organization
 - A person who satisfies both of the following conditions:
 - More than 50% of the beneficial interest in such person is owned, directly or indirectly, by persons entitled to the lower rates according to the treaty.
 - Not more than 50% of the gross income of such person is used directly
 or indirectly, to meet liabilities (including liabilities for interest or royalties) to persons not entitled to the lower rates according to the treaty.
- (cc) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 30% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (dd) The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that holds directly at least 70% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (ee) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, patents, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or for information concerning industrial or scientific experience, or for the use of, or the right to use industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, trademarks or for information concerning commercial experience. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (ff) The 0% rate applies to the following types of interest:
 - Interest paid to the other contracting state, public subdivisions or local authorities with respect to loans, debt-claims or credits
 - Interest paid on loans made, guaranteed or insured by public entities that are intended to promote exports
- (gg) The lower rate applies if the recipient is one of the following:
 - A company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends
 - A pension fund or other similar institution providing pension schemes in which individuals may participate in order to secure retirement, disability and survivors' benefits, if such pension fund or other similar institution is established, recognized for tax purposes and controlled in accordance with the laws of the other contracting state
 - The government of the other contracting state, a political subdivision or local authority thereof or the central bank of the other contracting state
- (hh) The 0% rate applies to cultural royalties, which are defined as the right to use copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films. The 0% rate also applies to other royalties if, for a period of at least two years before the royalty payment, the payer and recipient of the royalty were mutually connected by a direct share of at least 25% in ownership or if a third entity had a direct share of at least 25% in both the payer and recipient for a period of at least two years before the royalty payment. The 5% rate applies to industrial royalties, which are defined as the right to use a patent, trademark, design or model, plan, secret formula or process, and to consideration for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience, provided Switzerland does not under its internal law levy a tax at source on royalties paid to nonresidents. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (ii) The 0% rate applies to the following types of interest:
 - Interest paid on loans made, guaranteed or insured by the government, a local authority or national bank of a contracting state
 - Interest paid on loans made, guaranteed or insured by institutions established according to public law whose assets are fully owned by the government of a contracting state

- Interest paid on loans made, guaranteed or insured by Eximbank SR, Slovak Guarantee and Development Bank (Slovakia), Kuwait Investment Authority, Kuwait Petroleum Corporation, Public Institution for Social Security or the Kuwait Fund for Arab Economic Development (Kuwait)
- (jj) The 0% rate applies to the following types of interest:
 - Interest paid on loans made by the government, a local authority or national bank of a contracting state
 - Interest paid on loans made by Eximbank SR, Slovak Guarantee and Development Bank and the Export-Import Bank of Malaysia Berhad
- (kk) The 0% rate applies if the interest is received from the other contracting state and beneficially owned by the government, including its administrative units, local authorities, central bank or other financial institutions owned by the government of the other contracting state or if interest is received and guaranteed by this government.
- (II) The 0% rate applies if the interest is derived and beneficially owned by the following:
 - The government of the Slovak Republic, its local authorities, the National Bank of Slovakia, the Export-Import Bank of the Slovak Republic, the Slovak Guarantee and Development Bank or the Debt and Liquidity Management Agency
 - The Central Bank of the United Arab Emirates, the Emirates Investment Authority, the Abu Dhabi Investment Authority, the International Petroleum Investment Company, the Abu Dhabi Investment Council, the Investment Corporation of Dubai, the Abu Dhabi National Energy Company, the Mubadala Development Company, the Abu Dhabi Retirement Pensions and Benefits Fund and the General Pension and Social Security Authority
 - Any other institutions that are agreed upon between the two contracting states through an exchange of letters
- (mm) The 0% rate applies if the royalties are derived and beneficially owned by the following:
 - The government of the Slovak Republic, its local authorities, the National Bank of Slovakia, the Export-Import Bank of the Slovak Republic, the Slovak Guarantee and Development Bank, and the Debt and Liquidity Management Agency
 - The Central Bank of the United Arab Emirates, the Emirates Investment Authority, the Abu Dhabi Investment Authority, the International Petroleum Investment Company, the Abu Dhabi Investment Council, the Investment Corporation of Dubai, the Abu Dhabi National Energy Company, the Mubadala Development Company, the Abu Dhabi Retirement Pensions and Benefits Fund, and the General Pension and Social Security Authority
 - Any other institutions that are agreed upon between the two contracting states through an exchange of letters
- (nn) The 0% rate applies to the following types of interest, if paid to its beneficial owners resident in the other contracting state:
 - Interest paid to the government, an administrative territorial unit or a local authority thereof or to the central bank
 - Interest paid in connection with a loan or a credit guaranteed or insured by the government, an administrative-territorial unit or a local authority thereof or by the central bank
- (00) The lower rate applies to payments for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of motion picture films, films or video for use in connection with television, tapes for use in connection with radio broadcasting, or total or partial forbearance regarding the use or supply or any property or right.
- (pp) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) directly holding at least 10% of the capital of the payer for an uninterrupted period of at least 12 months.

Slovenia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Ljubljana		GMT +1
Ernst & Young Svetovanje d.o.o. Dunajska cesta 111 1000 Ljubljana Slovenia	+386 (1) 583-1700 Fax: +386 (1) 583-1710	
Principal Tax Contact and Busin	ess Tax Services Leader	
★ Matej Kovačič	+386 (1) 583-1762 Mobile: +386 (41) 395-325 Email: matej.kovacic@si.ey.com	
International Tax and Transaction Advisory	n Services - International Corp	orate Tax
Lucijan Klemenčič	+386 (1) 583-1721 Mobile: +386 (31) 616-722 Email: lucijan.klemencic@si.ey.com	า
Business Tax Advisory		
Matej Kovačič	+386 (1) 583-1762 Mobile: +386 (41) 395-325 Email: matej.kovacic@si.ey.com	
International Tax and Transaction Klemen Klemenčič	n Services – Transaction Tax Ad +386 (1) 583-1755 Mobile: +386 (31) 611-233 Email: klemen.klemencic@si.ey.co	•
Tax Policy and Controversy		
Lucijan Klemenčič	+386 (1) 583-1721 Mobile: +386 (31) 616-722 Email: lucijan.klemencic@si.ey.con	ı
Global Compliance and Reporting	ng	
Iris Bajec	+386 (1) 583-1712 Mobile: +386 (51) 348-818 Email: iris.bajec@si.ey.com	
Dina Ćosić	+386 (1) 583-1878 Mobile: +386 (40) 233-898 Email: dina.cosic@si.ey.com	
Indirect Tax		
Anka Pogačnik	+386 (1) 583-1754 Email: anka.pogacnik@si.ey.com	
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax Rate Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	(%)	19 19
Branch Tax Rate (%)		19
Withholding Tax (%) Dividends Interest Royalties from Patents, Kn Services Rentals	ow-how, etc.	15 (a) 15 (a) 15 (a) 15 (b)

Net Operating Losses (Years) Carryback Carryforward

(a) This tax applies to payments to residents and nonresidents.

(b) Specified categories of service payments (consulting, marketing, market research, human resources, legal, administrative and information technology services) are subject to a 15% withholding tax if the payments are made to persons with a head office outside the European Union (EU) and if the country of the head office is on the list published by the Ministry (list of blacklisted countries).

Unlimited (d)

- (c) A 15% withholding tax applies to cross-border payments for the lease of real estate located in Slovenia.
- (d) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. In general, all companies resident in Slovenia are subject to tax on their worldwide income (but see *Foreign tax relief*). A company is resident in Slovenia if it has its legal seat or effective place of management in Slovenia. Nonresident companies are subject to tax on their Slovenian-source income only (income derived from or through a permanent establishment and other Slovenian-source income subject to withholding tax).

The definition of a "permanent establishment" of a nonresident company in Slovenia generally follows the definition in the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Model Tax Convention on Income and Capital 2010.

Rates of corporate income tax. The standard corporate income tax rate is 19%.

The corporate income tax rate for qualified venture capital companies is 0%, subject to specific conditions.

Investment funds that distribute 90% of their operating profits for the preceding tax year by 30 November of the current tax year are taxed at a rate of 0%.

Pension funds established in accordance with the Pension and Disability Insurance Act are taxed at a rate of 0%.

Insurance undertakings that are authorized to implement the pension scheme in accordance with the act regulating pension and disability insurance must pay tax with respect to the activities relating to such implementation at a rate of 0% of the tax base if a separate tax calculation is compiled only for this pension scheme.

Capital gains. Fifty percent of a capital gain from the disposal of shares is exempt from tax if certain conditions are met. The other 50% is treated as ordinary business income and is subject to tax at the regular corporate rate. However, in such circumstances, the expenses of a taxpayer are decreased by 5% of the exempt amount of capital gains. The same principle applies to capital losses (only 50% of a capital loss is deductible for tax purposes).

If a capital gain is realized from disposal of shares acquired with respect to venture capital investments in a venture capital company that is established in accordance with the act regulating venture capital companies, the total amount of such gain may be exempt from tax if the company had the status of a venture capital company for the entire tax period and if the company had the status

of venture capital company for the entire period of the holding of the shares by the taxpayer. Losses incurred on the transfer of shares acquired under a venture capital scheme are not deductible for tax purposes.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year. However, a company may select its financial year as its tax year if the selected year does not exceed a period of 12 months and if it informs the tax authorities regarding its selection of the tax year. The selected tax year may not be changed for a period of three years.

Annual tax returns must be filed within three months after the end of the tax year.

Companies must make advance payments of corporate income tax. Monthly advance payments of corporate income tax are required if the total amount of the advance payments exceeds EUR400, based on the tax calculated in the tax return for the preceding tax year. Companies must make quarterly advance payments if the total amount of the advance payments is less than EUR400, based on the tax calculated in the tax return for the preceding tax year. Advance payments of corporate income tax are due on the 10th day of the month following the period to which the advance tax payment relates. The balance of tax due must be paid within 30 days after the annual tax return is filed with the tax authorities. If the total amount of advance payments of corporate income tax exceeds the amount of tax due for the year, the overpaid tax is refunded to the company.

Dividends. In principle, dividends paid to residents and nonresidents are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 15%. The tax does not apply to dividends paid to a resident or to a permanent establishment of a nonresident if the dividend recipient informs the dividend payer of its tax number.

Measures implementing the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive are in effect in Slovenia. Under these measures, dividend distributions are exempt from withholding tax if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The recipient of the dividends owns at least 10% of the equity capital or voting power of the payer of the dividends.
- The duration of the recipient's ownership in the payer is at least two years.
- The recipient of dividends is a taxable company that has one of the prescribed legal forms, is a resident of an EU member state and is a taxpayer for one of the taxes for which the common system of taxation applies.

If, at the time of payment of a dividend, the duration of ownership of the recipient is shorter than two years and all other requirements are met, a withholding tax exemption is still possible if the payer or its agent provides an appropriate bank guarantee to the tax authorities.

Dividends paid to EU/European Economic Area (EEA) residents are exempt from withholding tax if a tax credit is not available in the country of residence of the recipient.

Dividends and interest paid to EU/EEA resident pension funds, investment funds and insurance companies performing pension

plans are exempt from withholding tax if a tax credit is not available in the country of residence of the recipient and if the recipient of such income is not a Slovenian branch of such persons.

Dividends received by Slovenian taxable persons are generally subject to a full participation exemption.

Expenses of an amount equal to 5% of the dividends received are not deductible for tax purposes because they are deemed to be expenses incurred with respect to the exempt dividend income.

Foreign tax relief. Income tax paid abroad can be credited against the final tax liability of a company if the income on which the tax has been paid abroad is included in the tax base. The foreign tax credit may not exceed the lower of the amount of foreign tax on foreign income that was paid or the amount of tax that would have been paid under Slovenian law on the foreign income if the credit had not been granted. To claim the tax credit, the taxpayer must submit appropriate documentation together with the tax return.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on the profits reported in the annual financial statements prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) or Slovenian accounting standards, which generally follow IFRS. For tax purposes, profits are adjusted, primarily for nondeductible expenses.

In general, only those expenses that are directly required for the generation of taxable revenues are allowed as deductible expenses.

The law specifies that certain expenses are not deductible, including the following:

- Incentives paid to the management board and to the board of directors
- Pecuniary penalties (fines paid to government agencies)
- Donations
- Bribes

Only 50% of entertainment expenses and fees paid to the supervisory board is deductible for tax purposes.

Interest on loans to related entities is deductible up to the amount computed by applying the acknowledged interest rate at the time of the loan approval. The Ministry of Finance publishes the acknowledged interest rate. It is possible for a taxable person to prove that a contractual interest rate exceeding the acknowledged interest rate is an arm's-length rate. The measure described in the preceding sentence applies to interest accrued after 7 June 2008 and to loan agreements entered into after January 2007.

A deduction for bad debts can be claimed if specified conditions are met.

Limitations to tax base reduction. Effective from 2020, a general limitation of tax base reduction after utilization of tax reliefs and tax losses carried forward is introduced. The maximum reduction of the tax base from tax allowances and the tax losses carried forward is limited to 63% of the tax base for a tax period, which results in the setting of a minimum corporate tax rate of 7%.

Inventories. Inventories may be valued using any of the methods prescribed by the applicable accounting standards. Permissible methods include first-in, first-out (FIFO), average cost and other methods. The last-in, first-out (LIFO) method is not allowed. Inventories are measured at the lower of cost or net realizable value.

Provisions. The following provisions are deductible for tax purposes up to an amount equal to 50% of the provisions established in accordance with the accounting standards:

- · Provisions for warranties
- · Provisions for restructurings
- Provisions for expected losses from onerous contracts
- Provisions for pensions
- Provisions for termination benefits with respect to employees
- Provisions for jubilee benefits

Other provisions established based on applicable accounting standards are 100% tax deductible when they are set aside.

Specific provisions established by a bank for specific risks are deductible up to the amount prescribed by the Banking Act. Technical provisions that insurance companies are required to establish under the law are deductible up to the amount prescribed by the Insurance Act. Special provisions that are required for stockbrokerage companies are deductible up to the amount prescribed by the Financial Instruments Market Act.

Revaluation expenses. In general, subject to special conditions and limitations, revaluations of the following items are deductible for tax purposes:

- Receivables
- Financial assets and financial instruments measured at fair value through profit or loss
- Goodwill
- Debts, receivables, investments and cash receivables, provided that the revaluations are based on changes in the exchange rate

Tax depreciation. Depreciation calculated using the straight-line method is deductible for tax purposes. The tax law sets the maximum depreciation rates. The following are some of the prescribed maximum straight-line depreciation rates.

Assets	Rate (%)
Buildings, including investment property	3
Parts of buildings, including investment property	6
Equipment, vehicles and machinery	20
Parts of equipment and equipment for research	
activities	33.3
Computer equipment, hardware and software	50
Crops lasting several years	10
Breeding animals	20
Other investments	10

For the depreciation of operating leases, the maximum annual depreciation rate is calculated taking into account the actual depreciation period of the asset that is rented under the operating lease, which represents the actual period for which the right to use the asset was granted. In practice, the recognition of such expenses for tax purposes in individual tax periods approximates the actual lease expenses incurred during those periods. Changes

to the recognition of depreciation of operating leases applies retroactively from 1 January 2019.

Tax relief for investments. A taxable person may claim a reduction of the tax base in the amount of 40% of the amount invested in equipment and intangible assets (subject to certain limitations). The reduction may not exceed the amount of the tax base, and the unused portion of the tax relief can be carried forward to the next five tax periods.

Tax relief for research and development expenditure. Tax relief is available for research and development (R&D) expenditure.

The tax base may be decreased by 100% of the expenditure incurred in R&D activities.

The taxable person may also carry forward the unused portion of the tax relief to the following five fiscal periods.

Such tax relief may not be granted for R&D that is financed by government funding or the EU.

Tax relief for R&D expenditure excludes the use of the tax relief for investments.

Tax relief for the hiring of employees. An employer who hires certain employees may claim relief in the amount of 45% of the salary of such employees for the first 24 months of employment, but not exceeding the amount of the tax base. To be eligible for the relief, all of the following conditions must be met:

- The employee must be younger than 26 years old or older than 55 years old.
- The employee must have been registered as unemployed at the Employment Service of Slovenia for more than six months before the commencement of employment.
- The employee was not employed by the employer seeking the tax relief or a related party in the past 24 months.
- Agreement is reached on an employment contract for an indefinite time period.
- The overall number of employees employed at the employer in the tax period increased.

Hidden profit distributions. Hidden profit distributions are non-deductible expenditures and are subject to withholding tax as deemed dividends. The following items are treated as hidden profit distributions to a shareholder owning directly or indirectly at least 25% of the capital in the payer (or controlling the payer on the basis of the contract or having influence over the payer):

- Providing assets or performing services, including the discharge of debts, without consideration or at a price that is lower than the comparable market prices
- Payments for the purchase of assets and services at a price that is higher than the comparable market prices
- Payments for assets that were not transferred or for services that were not rendered
- Interest on loans granted at an interest rate that differs from the acknowledged interest rate if the taxpayer cannot prove that an unrelated entity would have agreed to the interest rate
- Interest on loans exceeding the thin-capitalization limit (see Section E)

Relief for losses. Assessed tax losses may be carried forward for an unlimited time period. It is possible to use tax losses carried forward from previous years, up to a maximum of 50% of the tax base for a tax period. The right to carry forward tax losses is lost if the ownership of share capital or voting rights changes by more than 50% during a tax year, as compared to the beginning of the tax year, and if the taxpayer did not conduct any business activity for two years or the business activity was significantly changed in the two-year period before or after the change of ownership (unless the business activity was significantly changed to maintain jobs or to restore business operations).

Loss carrybacks are not allowed.

Groups of companies. The formation of groups of companies for tax purposes is not allowed.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax	
Standard rate	22
Reduced rate	9.5
Transfer tax on immovable property	2
Motor vehicle tax	
Petrol cars	0.5 to 28 and 0 to 16
Diesel cars; rate based on the level of	
exhaust emissions	1 to 31 and 0 to 16
Motorcycles	1.5 to 5 and 0 to 5
Camper vans; rate based on the power	
of the engine	6 to 18
Water Vessel Tax; amount of the tax depen	
on the length of the vessel (minimum of	145
five meters) and the power of the engine	Various
Tax on insurance premiums	8.5
Property tax; levied on premises such as	0.5
buildings, parts of buildings and land	0.1 to 1.5
Social security contributions, on monthly	0.1 to 1.5
salary	
Health insurance, paid by	
Employer	6.56
Employee	6.36
Pension and disability, paid by	0.50
Employer	8.85
Employee	15.5
Unemployment insurance, paid by	13.3
Employer	0.06
Employee	0.14
Maternity benefits, paid by	0.14
Employer	0.1
Employee	0.1
	0.1
Workers' compensation insurance (for	
occupational injuries and diseases),	0.53
paid by employer	0.33

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The official Slovenian currency is the euro (EUR).

Legal entities with their head office in Slovenia and subsidiaries of foreign commercial companies that are registered in the Court Registry in Slovenia may maintain foreign-currency accounts or foreign-currency deposit accounts at authorized banks in Slovenia. Slovenian and foreign enterprises and their subsidiaries may freely perform one-sided transfers of property to or from Slovenia. Profits may be freely transferred abroad in foreign currency.

Resident enterprises may obtain loans from nonresident enterprises in their own name and for their own account. They are required to report selected loan transactions with nonresident enterprises to the Bank of Slovenia. For this purpose, loan transactions include the following:

- · Pledges of real estate and other security
- Purchases by nonresidents of accounts receivable arising from transactions between resident enterprises
- Purchases by residents of accounts receivable arising from transactions between nonresident enterprises
- Certain other transactions between resident and nonresident enterprises if the economic purpose of the transaction is effectively the granting of a loan

Transfer pricing. Transfer prices are determined by referring to market prices of the same or comparable assets or services charged between unrelated parties (comparable market prices). Comparable market prices are determined by one of the five methods prescribed by the OECD guidelines.

A resident or nonresident and a foreign legal entity or foreign partnership are deemed to be related parties if any of the following circumstances exist:

- The taxable person directly or indirectly holds 25% or more of the value or number of shares or equity holdings, or control over management or supervision or voting rights of the foreign person or controls the foreign person on the basis of contract or transaction terms that differ from terms that are or would in the same or comparable circumstances be agreed to between unrelated parties.
- The foreign person directly or indirectly holds 25% or more of the value or number of shares or equity holdings or control over management or supervision or voting rights of a taxable person, or controls the taxable person on the basis of contract or transaction terms that differ from terms that are or would in the same or comparable circumstances be agreed to between unrelated parties.
- The same person at the same time, directly or indirectly, holds 25% or more of the value or number of shares or holdings or participates in the management or supervision of the taxable person and the foreign person or two taxable persons or they are under the same person's control on the basis of contract or transaction terms that differ from terms that are or would in the same or comparable circumstances be agreed to between unrelated parties.
- The same natural persons or members of their families directly or indirectly hold 25% or more of the value or number of shares

or holdings or control over the management or supervision of the taxable person and the foreign person or two resident entities or they are under their control on the basis of contract or transaction terms that differ from terms that are or would in the same or comparable circumstances be achieved between unrelated parties.

Taxpayers must maintain transfer-pricing documentation continuously. The transfer-pricing documentation requirements are based on the master file concept. Under this concept, which is recommended by the European Community (EC) Council and the EU Joint Transfer Pricing Forum, the transfer-pricing documentation consists of a general part and a country-specific part.

Country-by-Country (CbC) reporting obligations may apply in Slovenia to a group of businesses if it has at least business based in Slovenia and at least business based in another country and if it has a consolidated group revenue of at least EUR750 million. Country-by-Country Reports (CbCRs) must be filed within 12 months after the end of the fiscal year to which they relate. The CbCR must include the following information for each fiscal year and for each jurisdiction where business is conducted:

- · Amount of revenue generated
- · Amount of profit or loss before tax
- · Amount of accrued and paid tax
- Amount of undistributed profits
- The number of employees
- Size of tangible assets (excluding cash and cash equivalents)

If a group needs to report, it must notify the Slovenian tax authority every year where it intends to report. The CbC reporting notification must be submitted in electronic form via the eDavki portal together with the corporate income tax return. The CbC notification form is available on the Slovenian tax authority website and is available in Slovenian language.

Related-party transactions must also be reported every year with the corporate income tax return in accordance with the following rules:

- If the cumulative amount of given or received loans from a particular related party exceeds EUR50,000 in a tax period, the taxpayer must disclose the name of the related party, its state of residence and tax number, the cumulative amount of loans and the type of relationship with the related party.
- If the cumulative amount of other intercompany receivables or liabilities toward a particular related party exceeds EUR50,000 in a tax period, the taxpayer must disclose the name of the related party, its state of residence and tax number, the cumulative amount of receivables or liabilities toward the related party and the type of relationship with the related party.

The transfer-pricing rules can apply to transactions between domestic related parties in specific circumstances.

Debt-to-equity rules. Interest on loans from shareholders, who directly or indirectly at any time during a tax year hold at least 25% of capital or voting rights of the taxable person (with the exception of banks and insurance companies as borrowers), is deductible only if it is attributable to the part of the loan that does not exceed a specified multiple of the value of the share capital

owned (debt-to-equity ratio). Loans from shareholders are also considered loans from related persons of the taxable person if the shareholder directly or indirectly at any time during a tax year holds at least 25% of shares, holdings or voting rights in the lender and the taxable person. For example, this applies to loans obtained from sister companies. For 2020, the applicable debt-to-equity ratio is 4:1.

Anti-avoidance legislation. On 27 November 2018, the National Assembly adopted the amended Corporate Income Tax Act (CITA-2). The amendments were based on Council Directive (EU) 2016/1164 of 12 July 2016. The changes took effect on 1 January 2019. The amended act introduces a general anti-abuse rule to prevent abusive tax practices. The rule may be used only if all of the other rules set out in CITA-2 cannot prevent tax abuse. This means that the general anti-abuse rule is used as a last resource if other rules set out in CITA-2 are not sufficient to prevent the obtaining an unjustified tax advantage.

In addition, the amendment introduced the controlled foreign company (CFC) regime. A CFC has two main elements. The first is based on participation and entitlement to profits, while the other is based on actual taxation, as compared to possible taxation in Slovenia. A person who is not taxed under CITA-2 is treated as a CFC if the following conditions are met:

- A taxable person directly or indirectly participates in the person with more than 50% of the voting rights, has directly or indirectly more than 50% of the capital of the person, or is entitled to more than 50% of the person's profits.
- The corporate income tax on the profits actually paid by the person is less than half of the corporate income tax that would be charged to a person on the basis of the applicable corporate taxation system in Slovenia for that profit under CITA-2.

Multilateral instrument. On 22 March 2018, Slovenia ratified the Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (MLI), effective 1 July 2018. The MLI is designed to swiftly implement the tax treaty-related measures arising from the OECD Base Erosion and Profit Shifting project through the automatic modification of existing bilateral tax treaties. It implemented "minimum standard" changes to existing treaties in the areas of treaty abuse, mutual agreement procedures and treaty preambles. In addition, depending on the reservations and notifications made by each party, the MLI facilitates optional changes to modify tax treaties with respect to permanent establishments, transparent entities, residence tiebreakers, double tax relief, minimum shareholding periods, capital gains derived from immovable property and a jurisdiction's right to tax its own residents.

Hybrid mismatches and exit taxation. In light of the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) project and Directive 2016/1164/EU, the following two new sets of rules are introduced into the Slovenian tax law, effective from 1 January 2020:

- Rules on exit taxation
- Rules on hybrid mismatches aimed at curbing tax avoidance practices that affect the tax base

The first set of rules determines a tax on the unrealized appreciation of assets gained in Slovenia; it taxes hidden reserves on the

transfer of a business activity or assets from Slovenia to another country.

The second set of rules concerns the neutralization of effects in cases of hybrid mismatches between EU member states, as well as with third countries, arising from payments or alleged payments between the taxable person and related parties in different countries. Hybrid mismatches are the result of differences in the legal characterization of payments, financial instruments and similar items in cases of different legal and tax regimes. The new rules provide adjustments in the determination of tax liabilities for such cases.

Mandatory Disclosure Rules. The amended Tax Procedure Act, among other measures, implemented the EU directive on the mandatory disclosure and exchange of cross-border tax arrangements (DAC6). The rules implementing DAC6 will be effective from 1 July 2020. However, reports will retroactively cover arrangements for which the first step is implemented between 25 June 2018 and 1 July 2020. The final Slovenian Mandatory Disclosure Rules legislation seems to be aligned to the requirements of the directive.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Most of Slovenia's double tax treaties follow the OECD model convention. The following table shows the withholding tax rates under Slovenia's tax treaties.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	5/10 (a)	7 (s)	7
Armenia	5/10 (a)	0/10 (m)	5
Austria	5/15 (a)	0/5 (m)	5
Azerbaijan	8	0/8 (x)	5/10 (y)
Belarus	5	5 (t)	5
Belgium	5/15 (a)	10	5
Bosnia and			
Herzegovina	5/10 (a)	7	5
Bulgaria	5/10	5	5/10 (c)
Canada	5/15 (f)	0/10 (k)	10
China Mainland	5	10	10
Croatia	5	0/5	5
Cyprus	5	5	5
Czech Republic	5/15 (a)	0/5 (b)	10
Denmark	5/15 (a)	5	5
Estonia	5/15 (a)	0/10 (b)	10
Finland	5/15 (a)	0/5 (b)	5
France	0/15 (d)	5 (b)	5
Georgia	5	0/5 (s)	5 5 5
Germany	5/15 (a)	0/5 (k)	
Greece	10	10	10
Hungary	5/15 (a)	0/5 (k)	5
Iceland	5/15 (a)	0/5 (b)	5
India	5/15	10	10
Iran	7	0/5 (ee)	5
Ireland	5/15 (hh)	0/5 (b)	5
Israel	5/10/15 (ii)	0/5 (b)	5 5 5
Italy	5/15	10	5
Japan	5/10 (11)	0/5 (gg)	5

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Kazakhstan	5/15 (a)	10	10
Korea (South)	5/15 (a)	5	5
Kosovo	5/10 (cc)	0/5 (dd)	5
Kuwait	0/5 (v)	0/5 (w)	10
Latvia	5/15 (a)	0/10 (b)	10
Lithuania	5/15 (a)	0/10 (b)	10
Luxembourg	5/15 (a)	0/5 (b)	5
Malta	5/15 (g)	5	5
Moldova	5/10	5	5
Netherlands	5/15 (o)	0/5 (b)	5
North Macedonia	5/15 (a)	10	10
Norway	0/15 (r)	0/5 (e)	5
Poland	5/15 (hh)	0/10 (b)	10
Portugal	5/15 (a)	0/10 (b)	5
Qatar	5	5	5
Romania	5	0/5 (b)	5
Russian Federation	10	10	10
Serbia and			
Montenegro (n)	5/10 (hh)	0/10 (b)	5/10 (h)
Singapore	5	0/5 (kk)	5
Slovak Republic	5/15 (jj)	10	10
Spain	5/15 (a)	0/5 (b)	5
Sweden	5/15 (a)	0	0
Switzerland	0/15 (z)	5 (aa)	0/5 (bb)
Thailand	10	0/10/15 (b)(i)	10/15 (j)
Turkey	10	0/10 (b)	10
Ukraine	5/15 (a)	5	5/10
United Arab			
Emirates	0/5 (ff)	0/5 (1)	5
United Kingdom	0/15 (p)	0/5 (q)	5
United States	5/15 (a)	0/5	5
Uzbekistan	8	8	8
Non-treaty jurisdictions	15	15	15

- (a) The lower rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (b) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to the government including local authorities or the national bank. In certain treaties, the 0% rate applies to interest paid to national export companies and other institutions, subject to additional conditions.
- (c) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, the following:
 - Copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works (not including cinematographic works)
 - · Industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
- (d) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that holds at least 20% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and (as modified by Paragraph 1 of Article 8 of the MLI) if this condition is met throughout a 365-day period that includes the day of the payment of the dividends (for the purpose of computing this period, no account is taken of changes of ownership that directly results from a corporate reorganization, such as a merger or divisive reorganization, of the company that holds the shares or that pays the dividends).
- (e) Interest arising in a contracting state and paid to the government of the other contracting state is exempt from tax in the state of the payer. In the case of Slovenia, interest arising in Norway and paid with respect to a loan guaranteed or insured by Slovene Export and Development Bank Inc., Ljubljana on account of the Republic of Slovenia as authorized in accordance with the domestic law is exempt from tax in Norway.

- (f) For dividends paid by Slovenian companies, the 5% rate applies if the recipient of dividends holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends paid by Slovenian companies. For dividends paid by Canadian companies, the 5% rate applies if the recipient of dividends holds at least 10% of the voting power of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends paid by Canadian companies.
- (g) For dividends paid by Slovenian companies, the 5% rate applies if the recipient of dividends owns at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends paid by Slovenian companies. For dividends paid by Maltese companies to Slovenian resident beneficiaries, the withholding tax rate may not exceed the tax imposed on the profits out of which dividends are paid.
- (h) The 5% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic works, and films or tapes used for radio or television broadcasting.
- The 10% rate applies to interest paid to financial institutions, including insurance companies.
- (j) The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the following:
 - The use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary or artistic works, including motion pictures, live broadcasting, films and tapes
 - Other means for use or reproduction in connection with radio and television broadcasting
- The use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 (k) Subject to additional conditions, the 0% rate applies to the following:
 - Interest paid with respect to indebtedness of the government or local authorities
 - Interest paid to an entity that was established and operates exclusively to administer or provide benefits under pension, retirement or other employee benefit plans

Interest arising in Slovenia (Canada) and paid to a resident of Canada (Slovenia) is taxable only in Canada (Slovenia) if it is paid with respect to loans made, guaranteed or insured by the Export Development Corporation (Slovenian Export Company).

- Interest paid by a company that is a resident of a contracting state is taxable only in the other contracting state if the beneficial owner of the interest is one of the following:
 - The other state
 - Political subdivision
 - · Local government
 - · Local authority
 - · Central bank
 - · Recognized pension fund
 - · Abu Dhabi Investment Authority
 - · Abu Dhabi Investment Council
 - · Emirates Investment Authority
 - · Mubadala Development Company
 - International Petroleum Investment Company
 - · Dubai World
 - · Investment Corporation of Dubai
 - Any other institution created by the government, a political subdivision, a local authority or a local government of that other state that is recognized as an integral part of that government, as agreed through an exchange of letters by the competent authorities of the contracting states

Interest arising in the United Arab Emirates and paid on a loan guaranteed or insured by the Slovenian Export and Development Bank (Slovenska Izvozna in Razvojna Banka, or SID Bank) Inc. Ljubljana, on behalf of the Republic of Slovenia as authorized by the domestic law is exempt from tax in the United Arab Emirates.

- (m) The 0% applies if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The interest is paid to the government including local authorities or the national bank.
 - The payer of the interest is the government including local authorities or the national bank.
 - The interest is paid with respect to a loan made, approved, guaranteed or insured by an institution that is authorized under internal law to act as an export financing institution on behalf of the contracting state.
- (n) The tax treaty between Slovenia and the former Union of Serbia and Montenegro is expected to continue to apply to the republics of Serbia and Montenegro. The treaty does not apply to Kosovo.

- (o) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that holds at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends.
- (p) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of dividends owns more than 20% of the capital voting rights of the payer of the dividends.
- (q) The 0% rate applies if either of the following circumstances exists:
 - The interest is paid to the government including local authorities or the national bank.
 - The payer and the recipient are both companies and one of the companies owns directly at least 20% of the capital of the other company, or a third company that is a resident of a contracting state holds directly at least 20% of the capital of both the payer company and the recipient company.
- (r) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The recipient of dividends owns more than 15% of the capital voting rights of the payer of the dividends.
 - In the case of Norway, the beneficial owner of the dividends is a resident of Norway who is a partner in a Norwegian partnership and alone or together with the other partners holds directly at least 15% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
 - The dividends are derived and beneficially owned by the government of a contracting state.
- (s) A 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The payer of the interest is the government of a contracting state, political subdivision, local authority or central bank of such state.
 - The interest is paid to the government of the other contracting state or a
 political subdivision, local authority or central bank of such state.
 - The interest is paid with respect to a loan made, approved, guaranteed or insured by an institution that is authorized in accordance with internal law on insurance and financing of international business transactions.
- (t) A 0% rate applies if either of the following circumstances exists:
 - The payer of the interest is the government of a contracting state, or a political subdivision, local authority or central bank of such state.
 - The interest is paid to the government of the other contracting state or a
 political subdivision, local authority or central bank of such state.
- (u) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for the use, or the right to use, patents, patterns, models, plans, and secret formulas or procedures or for information regarding industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (v) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the income is a resident of the other contracting state and is one of the following:
 - The government of that contracting state or a political subdivision or local authority thereof or the central bank
 - A governmental institution created in that contracting state under public law such as a corporation, fund, authority, foundation, agency or similar entity
 - An entity established in that contracting state, all the capital of which has been provided by that contracting state or a political subdivision or local authority thereof or any governmental institution mentioned in the bullet above together with other states
- (w) A 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is a resident of the other contracting state and is one of the following:
 - The government of that contracting state, a political subdivision or local authority thereof or the central bank
 - A governmental institution created in that contracting state under public law such as a corporation, fund, authority, foundation, agency or similar entity
 - An entity established in that contracting state, all the capital of which has been provided by that contracting state or a political subdivision or local authority thereof or a governmental institution as defined in the bullet above, together with other states
- (x) A 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The payer of the interest is the government of that contracting state or an administrative-territorial or political subdivision or a local authority or the central bank.
 - The interest is paid to the government of the other contracting state or an administrative-territorial or political subdivision or a local authority or the central bank.
 - The interest is paid with respect to a loan made, approved, guaranteed or insured, on behalf of the Republic of Slovenia, by the Slovenian Export and Development Bank (Slovenska Izvozna in Razvojna Banka, or SID Bank) Inc. Ljubljana, which is authorized under the domestic legislation of the Republic of Slovenia for insuring and financing international business transactions.
 - · The interest is paid to the State Oil Fund of the Republic of Azerbaijan.

- (y) The lower rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right use, computer software, patents, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (z) A 0 % rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is one of the following:
 - A company (other than a partnership) that is a resident of the other contracting state and that holds directly at least 25% of the capital in the company paying the dividends
 - · A pension scheme
- (aa) Interest arising in a contracting state and paid to a resident of the other contracting state that is the beneficial owner of the interest is taxable only in that other state to if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - It is paid by the government of a contracting state, a political subdivision, a local authority or the central bank.
 - It is paid to the government of a contracting state, a political subdivision, a local authority or the central bank.
 - It is paid with respect to a loan made, approved, guaranteed or insured by an institution that is authorized in accordance with internal law to insure and finance international business transactions.
 - It is paid with respect to indebtedness arising as a result of the sale on credit of equipment, merchandise or services.
 - · It is paid by a bank to a bank of the other contracting state.
 - It is paid by a company to a company of the other contracting state if the recipient company is affiliated with the company paying the interest by a direct minimum holding of 25% in the capital or if both companies are held by a third company that is resident of an EU member state or Switzerland and that has directly a minimum holding of 25% in the capital of the first company and in the capital of the second company.
- (bb) Royalties paid by a company that is a resident of a contracting state to a resident of the other contracting state is taxable in only the other state if the beneficial owner is a company that is affiliated with the company paying the royalties by a direct minimum holding of 25% in the capital or if both companies are held by a third company that is resident of an EU member state or Switzerland and that has directly a minimum holding of 25% in the capital of the first company and in the capital of the second company.
- (cc) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends.
- (dd) A 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The payer of the interest is the government of that contracting state or a political subdivision, local authority or the central bank.
 - The interest is paid to the government of the other contracting state or a political subdivision, local authority or the central bank.
 - The interest is paid with respect to a loan made, approved, guaranteed or insured by an institution of the other contacting state on behalf of that state as authorized by a special domestic law on insuring and financing of international business transactions.
- (ee) Interest arising in a contracting state and paid to a resident of the other contracting state that is the beneficial owner of the interest is taxable only in that other state if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The interest is paid the government of the other contracting state, a political subdivision or a local authority thereof, or to the central bank of the other contracting state.
 - The interest is paid in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
 - The interest is paid in connection with the sale on credit of merchandise by one enterprise to another enterprise.
- (ff) Dividends paid by a company that is a resident of a contracting state is taxable only in the other contracting state if the beneficial owner of the dividends is one of the following:
 - · The other state
 - · Political subdivision
 - Local government
 - · Local authority
 - · Central bank
 - · Recognized pension fund
 - · Abu Dhabi Investment Authority
 - · Abu Dhabi Investment Council
 - · Emirates Investment Authority
 - · Mubadala Development Company

- · International Petroleum Investment Company
- · Dubai World
- · Investment Corporation of Dubai
- Any other institution created by the government, a political subdivision, a local authority or a local government of the other state that is recognized as an integral part of that government as agreed through an exchange of letters by the competent authorities of the contracting states
- (gg) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to the government, including local authorities, or the national bank. The 0% rate also applies to interest paid to a resident of the other contracting state with respect to debt claims guaranteed, insured or indirectly financed by any institution promoting exports, investment or development.
- (hh) The lower rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a company that holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and (as modified by Paragraph 1 of Article 8 of the MLI) if this condition is met throughout a 365-day period that includes the date of the payment of the dividends (for the purpose of computing this period, no account is taken of changes of ownership that would directly result from a corporate reorganization, such as a merger or divisive reorganization, of the company that holds the shares or that pays the dividends).
- (ii) The 5% rate applies (as modified by Paragraph 1 of Article 8 of the MLI) if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 10% rate applies (as modified by Paragraph 1 of Article 8 of the MLI) if the following conditions are met:
 - The beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the
 capital of the company paying the dividends and the dividends are paid out
 of profits that by virtue of the law of the state in which the payer is a
 resident are exempt from company tax or subject to company tax at a rate
 that is lower than the normal rate in that state.
 - The above condition is met throughout a 365-day period that includes the
 date of the payment of the dividends (for the purpose of computing this
 period, no account is taken of changes of ownership that would directly
 result from a corporate reorganization, such as a merger or divisive reorganization, of the company that holds the shares or that pays the dividends).
- (iji) The 5% rate applies (as modified by Paragraph 1 of Article 8 of the MLI) if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 5% rate also applies (as modified by Paragraph 1 of Article 8 of the MLI), in the case of a Slovak partnership, if the beneficial owner is a company resident in the Slovak Republic that is a partner in a Slovak partnership that alone holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and if this condition is met throughout a 365-day period that includes the date of the payment of the dividends (for the purpose of computing that period, no account is taken of changes of ownership that would directly result from a corporate reorganization, such as a merger or divisive reorganization, of the company that holds the shares or that pays the dividends).
- (kk) Interest arising in a contracting state and paid to the government of the other contracting state is exempt from tax in the first-mentioned state. In the case of Slovenia, interest arising in Singapore and paid in consideration of a loan guaranteed or insured by Slovene Export and Development Bank Inc., Ljubljana on account of the Republic of Slovenia, as authorized in accordance with the domestic law, is exempt from tax in Singapore.
- (II) The 10% rate applies if dividends are paid by a company that is entitled to a deduction for dividends or is subject to tax at a reduced rate if it distributes its profits.

Slovenia has ratified double tax treaties with Egypt and Morocco, but these treaties are not yet effective.

South Africa

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Cape Town GMT +2

EY +27 (21) 443-0200 Mail address: Fax: +27 (21) 443-1200

P.O. Box 656 Cape Town 8000 South Africa Street address:

Waterway House 3 Dock Road V&A Waterfront Cape Town South Africa

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax

Advisory

lde Louw +27 (11) 502-0438 Mobile: +27 82-300-6666 Email: ide.louw@za.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory and Global Compliance and Reporting

Russell Smith +27 (21) 443-0448

Mobile: +27 83-256-2751 Fax: +27 (21) 443-1448 Email: russell.smith@za.ey.com

Paul Daniels +27 (21) 443-0653 Mobile: +27 71-600-7184

Mobile: +27 /1-600-7184 Email: paul.daniels@za.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Redge de Swardt +27 (21) 443-0200 Mobile: +27 82-776-3287

Email: redge.deswardt@za.ey.com

Durban GMT +2

EY +27 (31) 576-8000 Mail address: Fax: +27 (31) 576-8300

P.O. Box 859 Durban 4000 South Africa

Street address:

1 Pencarrow Crescent La Lucia Ridge Office Estate

Durban South Africa

Johannesburg

Business Tax Advisory

Candice van den Berg +27 (31) 576-8053 Mobile: +27 82-611-7778

F-----

GMT +2

Email: candice.vandenberg@za.ey.com

EY +27 (11) 772-3000 Mail address: Fax: +27 (11) 772-4000 P.O. Box 2322 Johannesburg 2000 South Africa

Street address: 102 Rivonia Road Sandton, Gauteng Johannesburg 2194 South Africa

Principal Tax Contact

★ Ekow Eghan +27 (11) 772-3012

Mobile: +27 83-600-1425

Email: ekow.eghan@za.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Ekow Eghan +27 (11) 772-3012 Mobile: +27 83-600-1425

Email: ekow.eghan@za.ey.com

Rendani Neluvhalani +27 (11) 772-3012 Mobile: +27 7393 759022

Email: rendani.neluvhalani@za.ey.com

Michiel Els +27 (11) 502-0392

Mobile: +27 83-256-7712 Email: michiel.c.els@za.ey.com

Email: wendy.gardner@za.ey.com

Wendy Gardner +27 (11) 502-3988 Mobile: +27 83-611-1527

Global Compliance and Reporting

Natasha Meintjes +27 (11) 772-3923

Mobile: +27 83-611-1859

Email: natasha.meintjes@za.ey.com
Mark Goulding +27 (11) 772- 5010

+27 (11) 772- 5010 Mobile: +27 83-600-2249 Email: mark.goulding@za.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Osman Mollagee +27 (11) 772-3000

Mobile: +27 82-202-3194

Email: osman.mollagee@za.ey.com

Stefan Botha, +27 (11) 772-3000
Africa Financial Services Mobile: +27 82-44

Mobile: +27 82-447-6003 Email: stefan.botha@za.ey.com

Alwina Brand, +27 (11) 772-3000

Africa Financial Services Mobile: +27 83-303-1727
Email: alwina.brand@za.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Vedika Andhee +27 (11) 772-5303 Mobile: +27 82-751-8752

Email: vedika.andhee@za.ey.com

Cinzia C De Risi +27 (11) 502-0562

Mobile: +27 82-787-3474 Email: cinzia.derisi@za.ey.com

Elizabete da Silva +27 (11) 772-3931 Mobile: +27 83-601-1337

Email: elizabete.dasilva@za.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Leon Oosthuizen +27 (11) 772-3612

Mobile: + 27 83-307-1051

Email: leon.oosthuizen@za.ey.com

Certain amendments to the tax law have been proposed, but not yet enacted. Because of the expected changes to the tax law, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	28 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	22.4 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	28 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	20 (c)
Interest	15 (d)(e)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	15 (e)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited (f)

- (a) The mining income of gold mining companies is taxed under a special formula, and the non-mining income of such companies is taxed at a rate of 28%. Special rules apply to life insurance companies, petroleum and gas producers and small business corporations. See Section B.
- (b) This is the effective rate for companies. See Section B.
- (c) Dividend withholding tax (DWT) was introduced, effective from 1 April 2012. The DWT rate increased from 15% to 20% for dividends paid on or after 22 February 2017 (regardless of declaration date). The DWT applies to dividends declared by South African-resident companies. Certain dividends are exempt from the withholding tax, such as dividends received by South African-resident companies and public benefit organizations. A decreased rate may apply under a double tax treaty. See Section B.
- (d) Interest withholding tax at a rate of 15%, which took effect on 1 March 2015, applies to nonresidents only. Certain interest income is exempt from this withholding tax, including interest with respect to government debt instruments, listed debt instruments and debt instruments owed by banks. A reduced rate may apply under a double tax treaty.
- (e) The 15% rate applies to royalties paid (or due and payable) on or after 1 January 2015, subject to certain exemptions. This withholding tax applies to nonresidents only. A reduced rate may apply under a double tax treaty.
- (f) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Company tax. A residence-based tax system applies in South Africa. Under domestic legislation, companies are resident in South Africa if they are incorporated in South Africa or have their place of effective management in South Africa.

South African-resident companies are taxed on their worldwide income (including capital gains).

Under complex look-through rules, the foreign tainted passive or business income of nonresident subsidiaries in foreign countries is taxed in the hands of the immediately cross-border South African-resident parent company on an imputation basis (see the discussion on controlled foreign companies [CFCs] in Section E). The income of nonresident subsidiaries with foreign business establishments in foreign countries is generally exempt from the look-through rules. Dividends paid by foreign companies that are not CFCs are taxable unless the shareholding of the South African-resident recipient is 10% or more (see the discussion of foreign dividends in *Dividends*). The participation exemption amendment reducing the participation percentage from 20% to 10% took effect on 1 April 2012.

Nonresident companies are taxed on their South African-source income only.

Tax rates. South African branches of nonresident companies are taxed at a rate of 28% on South African-source income.

Secondary tax on companies and new dividend withholding tax. The secondary tax on companies (STC) has been abolished. It was effective until 31 March 2012. STC was imposed on the company, not on the shareholders, and was regarded as a tax on income. STC was replaced by a withholding tax imposed at a rate of 15% (now 20%) on cash and *in specie* dividends declared on or after 1 April 2012. Different rules apply, for example, to dividends paid by headquarter companies, oil and gas companies, and international shipping companies.

A dividend is any amount transferred or applied by a company for the benefit of its shareholders, whether by way of a distribution or as consideration for a share buyback, excluding the following:

- Amounts that result in a reduction of the contributed tax capital of the company
- Shares in the company
- An acquisition by a listed company of its own shares through a general repurchase of shares in accordance with the Johannesburg Stock Exchange (JSE) listing requirements

The tax applies to dividends declared and paid by South Africanresident companies (other than headquarter companies) or with respect to cash dividends paid by foreign companies listed on the JSE. Although the tax is imposed on the recipient of a dividend, the declaring company must withhold the tax from the dividend paid and pay the tax to the South African Revenue Service (SARS) on behalf of the recipient. In the case of a listed company, a regulated intermediary withholds the tax.

Dividends are not subject to the withholding tax if any of the following circumstances, among others, exists:

- The beneficial owner is a resident company.
- The beneficial owner is a local, provincial or national government.
- The beneficial owner is a specified tax-exempt entity.
- The beneficial owner is an environmental rehabilitation trust.
- The beneficial owner is an institution, board, body, fund (such as a pension fund) or person that meets specific requirements.
- The dividend is paid by a micro business, up to ZAR200,000.
- The dividend is paid by a foreign company listed on the JSE to a nonresident beneficial owner.
- The dividend is taxable in nature or was subject to STC.

A paying company does not withhold the dividends tax if the beneficial owner has supplied it with a written declaration stating the following:

- It is exempt from the dividends tax.
- It will inform the company when it is no longer the beneficial owner of the shares.

If the beneficial owner is a nonresident that wants to rely on a reduced dividends tax rate under a double tax treaty between South Africa and its country of residence, it must provide the company with a written declaration that the reduced rate applies and specified undertakings.

Special types of companies. The mining income of gold mining companies is taxed under a special formula, while the non-mining income of such companies is taxed at a rate of 28%.

Petroleum and gas production is taxed in accordance with the usual provisions of the Income Tax Act, as modified by a special schedule applicable to prospecting and development expenses, as well as to farm-ins. A fiscal stability regime can be agreed to with the Minister of Finance. The tax rate is capped at a maximum of 28% for both South African-resident and nonresident companies. Dividends tax need not be withheld from dividends paid out of oil and gas income, and interest withholding tax need not be withheld from interest paid with respect to loans used to fund oil and gas exploration and post-exploration capital expenditure.

Life assurance companies are subject to special rules that separate the taxation of policyholders' and corporate funds and apply different tax rates to such items.

Small business corporations (SBCs) are taxed at the following rates on their taxable income:

- 0% on the first ZAR83,100 of taxable income
- 7% of the amount of taxable income exceeding ZAR83,100 but not exceeding ZAR365,000
- ZAR19,733 plus 21% on taxable income exceeding ZAR365,000 but not exceeding ZAR550,000
- ZAR58,870 plus 28% on taxable income exceeding ZAR550,000

To qualify as an SBC, a company must satisfy all of the following requirements:

- Its gross income for the year must not exceed ZAR20 million.
- Its shares must be held by individuals who do not hold interests in other companies (except for certain specified interests such as interests in South African-listed companies).
- Its total personal service and investment income must not exceed 20% of its gross income.
- It is not a personal service provider.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived by resident companies are subject to capital gains tax (CGT) at an effective rate of 22.4% (80% of the normal corporate tax rate).

Resident companies are subject to CGT on capital gains derived from disposals of worldwide tangible and intangible assets.

Nonresidents are subject to CGT on capital gains derived from the disposal of the following:

- Fixed property (land and buildings)
- Interests in fixed property located in South Africa (such as land-rich companies), including rights to variable or fixed payments as consideration for the working of or the right to work mineral deposits, sources and other natural resources
- Assets connected with a permanent establishment located in South Africa

An interest in fixed property includes a direct or indirect interest of at least 20% in a resident or nonresident company if, at the time of disposal of the interest, 80% or more of the market value

of the assets of the company is attributable to fixed property located in South Africa.

A capital gain is equal to the amount by which the disposal proceeds for an asset exceed the base cost of the asset. A capital loss arises if the base cost exceeds the disposal proceeds. Capital losses may offset capital gains, and regular income losses may offset net capital gains. However, net capital losses may not offset regular income.

The base cost for an asset includes the sum of the following:

- The amount actually incurred to acquire the asset
- Cost of the valuation of the asset for the purposes of determining the capital gain or loss
- Expenditure directly related to the acquisition or disposal of the asset, such as transfer costs, advertising costs, costs of moving the asset from one location to another and cost of installation
- Expenditure incurred to establish, maintain or defend the legal title to, or right in, the asset
- Expenditure on improvement costs (if the improvement is still in existence)

The base cost is reduced by any amounts that have been allowed as income tax deductions with respect to the disposed asset. It is also reduced by the following amounts if such expenditure was originally included in the base cost:

- · Expenditure that is recoverable or recovered
- Amounts paid by another person
- Amounts that have not been paid and are not due in the tax year

Inflation indexation of the base cost is not allowed.

Special rules apply to the base cost valuation of an asset acquired before 1 October 2001. Subject to loss limitation rules, in principle, a taxpayer may elect to use the market value of such asset on 1 October 2001 as the base cost of the asset (the asset must have been valued before 30 September 2004) or, alternatively, it may use a time-apportionment basis, which is determined by a formula, effectively splitting the gain between the components from before 1 October 2001 and after that date.

A disposal is defined as an event that results in, among other things, the creation, variation or extinction of an asset. It includes the transfer of ownership of an asset, the destruction of an asset and the distribution of an asset by a company to a shareholder. For CGT purposes, a company does not dispose of assets when it issues shares or when it grants an option to acquire a share or debenture in the company.

The proceeds from the disposal of an asset by a taxpayer are equal to the amount received by, or accrued to, the taxpayer as a result of the disposal less any amount that is or was included in the taxpayer's taxable income for income tax purposes. If a company makes a dividend distribution of an asset to a shareholder, it is deemed to have disposed of the asset for proceeds equal to the asset's market value.

Rollover relief is available in certain circumstances including destruction of assets and scrapping of assets.

All related-party transactions are deemed to occur at market value, and restrictions are imposed on the claiming of losses incurred in such transactions.

Corporate emigration, which occurs when the place of effective management of the company is moved outside South Africa, triggers a deemed disposal at market value of the assets of the company, followed by a deemed dividend *in specie*. The amount of the dividend *in specie* is deemed to be equal to the sum of the market values of all the shares in that company on that date less the sum of the contributed tax capital of all the classes of shares in the company as of that date.

Subject to certain exceptions, disposals of equity shares in foreign companies to third-party nonresidents are exempt from CGT if the disposing party has held at least 10% of the equity in the foreign company for at least 18 months.

Administration. The Tax Administration Act, which took effect on 1 October 2012, governs the administration of most taxes in South Africa.

The tax year for a company is its financial year. A company must file its annual tax return in which it calculates its taxable income and capital gains, together with a copy of its audited financial statements, within 12 months after the end of its financial year. The SARS issues an official assessment based on the annual return.

The company must pay the balance of tax due after deduction of provisional payments within a specified period after receipt of the assessment.

Companies must pay provisional tax in two installments during their tax year. The installments must be paid by the end of the sixth month of the tax year (the seventh month if the tax year begins on 1 March) and by the end of the tax year. The second payment must generally be accurate to within 80% of the actual tax for the year. A third ("topping up") payment may be made within six months after the end of the tax year. If this payment is not made and if there is an underpayment of tax, interest is charged from the due date of the payment. A 20% penalty is charged if the total provisional tax paid for the year does not fall within certain prescribed parameters.

Tax penalties fall into two broad categories, which are noncompliance (for which penalty amounts can range between ZAR250 and ZAR16,000) and understatement (for which penalty amounts can range between 5% and 200% of the shortfall).

An e-filing system allows provisional payments and tax returns to be submitted electronically.

Dividends

South African dividends. Dividends paid by South African-resident companies are generally exempt from mainstream tax in the hands of the recipients and, accordingly, recipients may not deduct expenses relating to the earning of these dividends, such as interest and other expenses incurred on the acquisition of their shares.

Foreign dividends. Foreign dividends are dividends paid by nonresident companies and headquarter companies. Most foreign dividends accruing to or received by South African residents are taxable. The following foreign dividends are exempt from tax:

- Dividends paid by a foreign company to a South African resident holding at least 10% of the equity shares and voting rights in the foreign company (participation exemption), unless the dividend paid by the foreign company is deductible for purposes of determining its tax liability in that foreign country (specific anti-avoidance measures may limit the exemption if foreign dividends arise from active foreign business operations)
- Dividends paid by a CFC to a South African resident (subject to certain limitations)
- Dividends paid by a listed foreign company that are not considered distributions of assets in specie (a dividend in specie is a distribution to shareholders in a form other than cash)
- Dividends paid by a foreign company to another foreign company that is resident in the same country as the payer, unless the dividend paid by the foreign company is deductible for the purposes of determining its tax liability in that country

For foreign dividends that are not exempt, a rebate may be claimed by South African resident recipients. The rebate is limited to the amount of South African tax attributable to the foreign dividend. Any excess of the foreign tax over the allowable rebate may be carried forward for a period of seven years. The excess taxes are available for setoff against foreign-source income in subsequent years (the calculation is done on a pooled basis).

The reduced participation rate of 10% took effect on 1 April 2012 for companies and on 1 March 2012 for individuals and applies to dividends received or accrued on or after that date.

Recipients of dividends that are not exempt are taxed on a formula basis.

Withholding tax. Dividend withholding tax at a rate of 20% is imposed, subject to applicable treaty rates. For further details, see Secondary tax on companies and new dividend withholding tax.

Foreign tax relief. In the absence of treaty relief provisions, unilateral relief is granted through a credit for foreign taxes paid on foreign income, foreign dividends, foreign taxable capital gains, or income attributed under the CFC rules (see Section E), limited to the lesser of the actual foreign tax liability and the South African tax on such foreign income. The credit may be claimed only if the income is from a non-South African source. Excess credits may be carried forward, but they are lost if they are not used within seven years.

A credit was previously available with respect to foreign taxes on service income from a South African source. These credits could not be carried forward. This measure has been eliminated, effective from 1 January 2016.

Foreign taxes levied on income from a South African source that cannot be claimed as a tax credit can generally be claimed as a deduction from taxable income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The assessment to tax is based on taxable income determined in accordance with the Income Tax Act. Taxable income normally approximates profit calculated in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards, before adjustment for specific allowances and nondeductible items.

To be eligible for deduction, expenditures must be actually incurred in the production of income and for purposes of trade, and must not be of a capital nature.

Prepayments of insurance, rent and certain other items may not be deducted in full in the tax year of payment unless either of the following applies:

- The related service or other benefit is enjoyed within six months after the end of the tax year of payment.
- The aggregate of such expenditure is less than ZAR100,000.

Withholding tax on interest at a rate of 15% was introduced on 1 March 2015. A reduced rate of tax or exemption may apply under an applicable treaty. The treaty may reduce the rate that South Africa is allowed to charge, or even deny South Africa the right to tax interest payments. The reduced rates or exemptions under a double tax treaty do not automatically apply but require certain documentation to be submitted to the payer of the interest before payment of the interest.

Inventories. Inventory is valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Last-in, first-out (LIFO) is not an acceptable method of valuation for tax purposes. Appropriate overhead expenses must be included, in the valuation of inventory. Special rules apply to construction work in progress. Consumable stores and spare parts may be included in inventory.

Tax depreciation (capital allowances)

Industrial plant and machinery. New plant and machinery that is brought into use in a manufacturing or similar process by other businesses is depreciated at a rate of 40% in the first year and at a straight-line rate of 20% for the second, third and fourth years. Used machinery or plant used in such a process qualifies for a 20% allowance per year over five years. The same allowances apply to foundations for plant and machinery if they are built specifically for particular machines and have a useful life limited to the life of the relevant machine.

SBCs (see Section B) qualify for a 100% deduction of the cost of new or used plant or machinery that is first brought into use on or after 1 April 2001 in a manufacturing or similar process. For other plant or machinery of an SBC, the following allowances are granted:

- 50% in the first year of use
- 30% in the second year of use
- 20% in the third year of use

Industrial buildings. A 5% annual straight-line allowance is granted on the cost of the construction of, and improvements to, industrial buildings erected by a taxpayer. Purchased industrial buildings

generally qualify for annual straight-line allowances on the purchase price paid, excluding the amount attributable to the land, at the following rates:

- 2% if originally constructed before 1 January 1989
- 5% if constructed during the period of 1 January 1989 through 30 June 1996
- 10% if constructed during the period of 1 July 1996 through 31 March 2000
- 5% if constructed after 1 April 2000

Hotels. Construction of and improvements to hotels qualify for a 5% straight-line allowance. However, capital expenditure on the internal renovation of hotels qualifies for straight-line depreciation at an annual rate of 20%.

Urban renewal. The cost of erecting new buildings or renovating (including extension) old buildings in certain depressed urban areas qualifies for allowances if the building is used by the taxpayer for the taxpayer's own trade or is leased for commercial or residential purposes. If the building is new or significant extensions are made to an existing building after 20 October 2008, the allowance is 25% in the year of first occupation, 13% per year for the five succeeding years and 10% in the following year. If the building is new or significant extensions are made to an existing building before 20 October 2008, the allowance is 20% in the year of first occupation and 8% per year for the following years. If a building is renovated and if the existing structural or exterior framework is preserved, the allowance is 20% per year for five years if renovations occurred prior to 20 October 2008 or 25% per year for four years if the renovation occurred after 20 October 2008.

Renewable energy plant and machinery. Effective from 1 January 2016, costs incurred with respect to the acquisition and construction of plant and machinery used in the generation of renewable energy qualify for allowances (based on certain criteria) at the following rates:

- 50% in the first year of use
- 30% in the second year of use
- 20% in the third year of use

Other commercial buildings. An allowance of 5% of the cost is generally available on commercial buildings not qualifying for any of the above allowances.

Wear-and-tear allowance for movables. An annual "wear-and-tear" tax depreciation allowance on movable items may be calculated using the declining-balance method or the straight-line method, but the straight-line method is generally preferred by the revenue authority. The allowance may be claimed based on the value (generally the cost) of movable non-manufacturing machinery and equipment used by the taxpayer for the purposes of its trade. Rates for the wear-and-tear allowance are not prescribed by statute, but certain periods of depreciation are generally accepted by the tax authorities. The following are some of the acceptable periods of straight-line depreciation.

Asset	Years
Aircraft (light passenger, commercial	
and helicopters)	4
Computers (mainframe)	5
Computers (personal computers)	3
Computer software (mainframes)	
Purchased	3
Self-developed	1
Computer software (personal computers)	2
Furniture	6
Passenger cars	5
Heavy duty trucks	3

Apportionment of the wear-and-tear allowances is required for assets acquired during the course of a year.

Any asset costing ZAR7,000 or less may be written off in the year of acquisition of the asset.

Special capital allowances. Subject to the approval of the Minister of Science and Technology, the cost of developing and registering patents, designs, copyrights or similar property, and related know-how and of discovering novel scientific and technological information qualifies for a 150% deduction in the year in which the costs are incurred.

The acquisition cost of patents, copyrights and similar property (other than trademarks) and of related know-how is deductible at a rate of 5% per year. The cost of designs is deductible at a rate of 10% per year.

The cost of goodwill and trademarks (acquired on or after 1 January 2004) is not depreciable for tax purposes.

Deductions with respect to restraint of trade payments are allowed over the period of restraint, with a minimum period of three years.

A 10% annual allowance is granted for the cost of new and unused pipelines used for transportation of natural oil, gas and refined products.

A 5% annual allowance is granted for the following:

- Water pipelines and electrical lines
- Railway lines used for the transportation of persons, goods and other items

Other special capital allowances are provided for expenditures on ships and aircraft, hotel equipment, scientific research, employee housing, plant and machinery of small business corporations (see Section B), aircraft hangars, aprons, runways and taxiways, and solar, wind and tidal equipment for the generation of electricity, as well as for certain capital expenditures for mining and agriculture, which are deductible in full against mining and agricultural income.

Recapture. The amount of tax depreciation claimed on an asset may be recouped (recaptured) when the asset is sold. In general, the amount recouped is the excess of the selling price over the tax value, but it is limited to the amount of tax depreciation claimed.

Groups of companies. Companies in a group may not share their tax losses with other profitable companies in the group.

Special rules provide income tax and CGT relief for transactions between 70%-held group companies and between shareholders and their companies. These transactions include the following:

- · Asset-for-share transactions
- Amalgamation transactions
- Substitutive share-for-share transactions (this is a transaction between a person and a company in which the person disposes of an equity share in the form of a linked unit in the company and acquires an equity share other than a linked unit in the company)
- Intragroup transactions
- · Unbundling transactions
- Transactions relating to the liquidation, winding up and deregistration of companies

Relief for losses. Tax losses may not be carried back but may be carried forward indefinitely, provided there is trading in every tax year.

Foreign tax losses may be offset against foreign income only. If a foreign tax loss exceeds foreign income, the excess may be carried forward to offset foreign income in future years for an unlimited period.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, levied on supply of a wide	
range of goods and services	
Standard rate	15
Disposals of going concerns and	
certain exports	0
Skills development levy, on remuneration	1
Securities transfer tax (stamp duty); levied on	
the transfer of listed and unlisted securities	0.25

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Measures were introduced in the 1960s to stem the outflow of capital from South Africa and to ensure a measure of stability in currency markets.

In general, some form of permission must be obtained either from an authorized dealer (for example, one of the commercial banks) or from the Financial Surveillance Department of the South African Reserve Bank (SARB) for the remittance of crossborder payments. The SARB has been gradually relaxing foreign-exchange controls, and additional reforms will be undertaken during 2020.

Debt-to-equity rules. Transfer-pricing principles also extend to thin capitalization. Both the interest rate and the amount of a loan must be based on arm's-length principles. There is currently no safe harbor, and each company must consider its debt-equity mix on an arm's-length basis. Certain exclusions exist (for example, certain headquarter company transactions). South Africa also has

stand-alone interest limitation provisions that limit deductions based on a formulaic approach. This amount roughly equals 40% of taxable income (with adjustments largely intended to match cash flow, subject to a ceiling of 60%). The limitation applies from 1 January 2015.

Transfer pricing. The transfer-pricing provisions, relying on the arm's-length principle, apply with respect to any cross-border transaction, operation, scheme, agreement or understanding that are concluded between, or for the benefit of connected persons. Primary and secondary adjustments apply where parties are not transacting at arm's length. The following are key aspects of the legislation:

- Effected transaction means any transaction, operation, scheme, agreement or understanding entered into or effected between or for the benefit of connected parties, as defined, and the terms or conditions are different from arm's-length terms or conditions.
- The arm's-length principle is extended to financial transactions.
- If there is a transfer-pricing adjustment, a secondary adjustment is triggered and results in a deemed dividend *in specie* to a company attracting dividends tax at a 20% rate and a deemed donation to an individual subject to donation tax at 20%.
- South Africa has adopted the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting Action 13 for Country-by-Country Reporting.
- South Africa does not subscribe to the simplified approach for low-value-adding intra-group services.

Anti-avoidance legislation. In addition to transfer-pricing rules (see *Transfer pricing*), South African law contains general anti-avoidance provisions that target "impermissible tax avoidance arrangements." Broadly, an impermissible tax avoidance arrangement is an arrangement that seeks to achieve a tax benefit as its sole or main purpose and was entered into in a manner that would not normally be employed for bona fide business purposes, lacks commercial substance or misuses or abuses other provisions of the tax law. The SARS has wide powers in determining the tax consequences of an impermissible tax avoidance arrangement.

Controlled foreign companies. The controlled foreign company (CFC) legislation regulates the taxation of certain income of CFCs. Key aspects of the legislation are described below.

An amount determined with reference to the net income, including capital gains, derived by a CFC may be attributed proportionately to any South African resident (other than a headquarter company) that holds an interest of 10% or more in that CFC. The net income is calculated using South African tax principles, but generally ignoring passive income flows between CFCs in a 70%-held group.

A foreign company, other than a headquarter company (see *Headquarter companies*), is considered a CFC if any of the following circumstances exists:

- South African residents directly or indirectly hold more than 50% of the participation rights in that foreign company.
- If no person has any of the participation rights referred to in the first bullet, or no such rights can be determined, more than 50% of the voting rights in that foreign company is directly or indirectly exercisable by one or more residents.

 The financial results of that foreign company are reflected in the consolidated financial statements (prepared in terms of International Financial Reporting Standards 10) of any company that is a resident other than a headquarter company.

A person is deemed not a resident if any of the following circumstances exist:

- The person holds indirectly through a listed company, or a foreign company the participation rights of which are held through a listed company, less than 5% of the participation rights in the listed company.
- The person holds, in the case of a foreign collective investment scheme or a foreign company, the participation rights of which are held, and the voting rights of which may be exercised by the person indirectly through such a scheme, less than 5% of the participation and voting rights. This exclusion does not apply if connected persons hold more than 50% of the participation rights or voting rights of the foreign company or foreign collective investment scheme.

A CFC's income is not attributed to a South African resident to the extent that the income is effectively connected to a business operation carried on through a "foreign business establishment" (FBE). In broad terms, an FBE is a fixed place of business that is suitably equipped with on-site operational management, employees, equipment and other facilities for conducting the primary operations of the business and that is used for a bona fide business purpose and not for tax avoidance (the place of business may be located elsewhere than in the CFC's home country). Several anti-avoidance exceptions exist with respect to the measure described in this paragraph. Also, if the tax payable to a foreign government equals at least 67.5% of the tax liability that would have arisen in South Africa, no income needs to be imputed into the resident's taxable income due to reliance on a high-tax exemption.

See Section B for information regarding foreign attributable tax credits and carryforward rules.

Headquarter companies. The headquarter company regime was introduced to encourage foreign companies to use South Africa as their base for investing in Africa. Broadly, headquarter companies are exempt from withholding taxes on dividends, interest and royalties.

A headquarter company is a South African-resident company that has elected to be treated as a headquarter company and that satisfies all of the following conditions:

- Each shareholder (alone or together with any company forming part of the same group of companies) holds 10% or more of the equity shares and voting rights in the headquarter company.
- At least 80% of the cost of the headquarter company's assets (excluding cash) is attributable to investments in equity shares, loans or advances, or intellectual property in nonresident companies in which at least a 10% equity interest is held.
- If the gross income of the company exceeds ZAR5 million, at least 50% of that gross income must consist of rentals, dividends, interest, royalties, service fees received from foreign companies, or proceeds from the sale of equity shares or intellectual

property in such foreign companies. There are certain exclusions regarding foreign-exchange gains or losses.

A headquarter company also has certain reporting requirements.

The CFC imputation rules do not apply to headquarter companies, unless 50% or more of its shares are held by South African residents. As a result of this concession, the net income of the headquarter company's foreign subsidiaries is not taxed in its hands, but in the hands of the ultimate shareholders if they are South African residents.

Headquarter companies are also exempt from the transfer-pricing and thin-capitalization rules if they on-lend loan proceeds received from their offshore shareholders to their foreign subsidiaries in which they hold at least 10%. The transfer-pricing rules also do not apply to back-to-back royalties under licenses from nonresidents.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the withholding rate under domestic tax law.

	Dividends (a) %	Interest (b) %	Royalties (c) %
Algeria	10/15 (s)	0/10 (aa)	10 (e)
Australia	5/15 (rr)	0/10 (aa)	10
Austria	5/15 (1)	0	0
Belarus	5/15 (1)	5/10 (bb)	5/10 (pp)
Belgium	5/15 (1)	0/10 (cc)	0 (e)
Botswana	10/15 (s)	0/10 (gg)	10 (e)
Brazil	10/15 (s)	0/15 (dd)	10/15 (j)
Bulgaria	5/15 (1)	0/5 (ee)	5/10 (i)
Cameroon	10/15 (s)	0/10 (aa)	10
Canada	5/15 (t)	10	6/10 (e)(f)
Chile	5/15 (1)	5/15 (ss)	5/10 (tt)
China Mainland	5	0/10 (gg)	7/10 (e)(g)
Congo (Democratic			
Republic of)	5/15 (1)	0/10 (gg)	10 (e)
Croatia	5/10 (m)	0	5 (e)
Cyprus	5/10 (k)	0	0 (e)
Czech Republic	5/15 (1)	0	10 (e)
Denmark	5/15 (1)	0	0 (e)
Egypt	15	0/12 (hh)	15 (e)
Eswatini	10/15 (s)	0/10 (gg)	10 (e)
Ethiopia	10	0/8 (ii)	20 (e)
Finland	5/15 (t)	0	0 (e)
France	5/15 (t)	0	0 (e)
Germany	7.5/15 (n)	10 (ff)	0
Ghana	5/15 (t)	5/10 (jj)	10 (e)
Greece	5/15 (1)	0/8 (ii)	5/7 (h)
Grenada	0		
Hong Kong SAR	5/10 (t)	10	5 (e)
Hungary	5/15 (1)	0	0 (e)
India	10	0/10 (gg)	10 (e)
Indonesia	10/15 (w)	0/10 (gg)	10 (e)
Iran	10	5	10 (e)
Ireland	5/10 (k)	0	0 (e)
Israel	20	15	0/15 (d)

	Dividends (a) %	Interest (b)	Royalties (c)
Italy	5/15 (1)	0/10 (gg)	6 (e)
Japan	5/15 (x)	0/10 (gg)	10 (e)
Kenya	10	10	10
Korea (South)	5/15 (1)	0/10 (gg)	10 (e)
Kuwait	0	0	10 (e)
Lesotho	10/15 (w)	10	10 (e)
Luxembourg	5/15 (1)	0	0 (e)
Malawi	20	10	15
Malaysia	5/10 (m)	0/10 (gg)	5
Malta	5/10	0/10 (gg)	10 (e)
Mauritius	5/10 (t)	10	5 (e)
Mexico	5/10 (k)	0/10 (kk)	10
Mozambique	8/15 (o)	0/8 (ii)	5
Namibia	5/15 (1)	10	10
Netherlands	5/10 (k)	0	0
New Zealand	5/15 (1)	0/10 (gg)	10
Nigeria	7.5/10 (r)	0/7.5 (11)	7.5 (e)
Norway	5/15 (1)	0	0 (e)
Oman	5/10	0	8
Pakistan	10/15 (w)	0/10 (gg)	10 (e)
Poland	5/15 (1)	0/10 (gg)	10
Portugal	10/15 (y)	0/10 (gg)	10
Qatar	5/10 (k)	10	5
Romania	15	15	15
Russian Federation	10/15 (z)	0/10 (gg)	0
Rwanda	10/20 (u)	0/10 (gg)	10
Saudi Arabia	5/10 (k)	5	10
Seychelles	5/10 (k)	0	0
Sierra Leone	0	_	_
Singapore	5/10 (k)	7.5	5 (e)
Slovak Republic	5/15 (1)	0	10
Spain	5/15 (1)	5 (mm)	
Sweden	5/15 (t)	0	0 (e)
Switzerland	5/15 (q)	5	0
Taiwan	5/15 (t)	10	10 (e)
Tanzania	10/20 (v)	0/10 (gg)	10
Thailand	10/15 (s)	0/10/15 (nn)	15
Tunisia	10	0/5/12 (00)	10
Turkey	10/15 (s)	0/10 (gg)	10
Uganda	10/15 (s)	0/10 (gg)	10 (e)
Ukraine	5/15 (q)	0/10 (gg)	10
United Arab	5/10 (1 ₋)	10	10 (-)
Emirates	5/10 (k)	10	10 (e)
United Kingdom	5/10/15 (p)	0	0 (e)
United States	5/15 (t)	0	0 (e)
Zambia Zimbahyya	5/10 (m-)		10 (2)
Zimbabwe	5/10 (m) 20	5 15	10 (e) 15
Non-treaty jurisdictions	20	13	13

⁽a) Effective from 22 February 2017, dividends are subject to withholding tax in South Africa at a standard rate of 20%, unless reduced by tax treaties as shown in the table above.

⁽b) Interest withholding tax at a rate of 15%, which is effective from 1 March 2015, applies to South African-source interest paid to nonresidents. Certain exemptions and exclusions apply. Domestic rates can be reduced by tax treaties as shown in the table above.

- Withholding tax on royalties apply in relation to South African-source royal-(c) ties paid to nonresidents. The rate increased from 12% to 15%, effective from 1 January 2015. Certain exemptions and exclusions apply. Domestic rates can be reduced by tax treaties as shown in the table above.
- In general, royalties are exempt if they are subject to tax in Israel. Otherwise, the rate is in accordance with South African domestic law, as discussed in footnote (c). Therefore, the treaty rate of 25% is not used.
- The rate applies only if the recipient is the beneficial owner of the royalties. (e)
- (f) The 6% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights of literary, dramatic, musical or other artistic works (excluding royalties with respect to motion picture films, works on film or videotape or other means for use in connection with television broadcasting), as well as for the use of, or the right of use, computer software, patents or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience (excluding information provided in connection with a rental or franchise agreement). The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films, tapes, discs, patents, knowhow, trademarks, designs, models, plans or secret formulas. The 10% rate applies to the "adjusted amount" of royalties paid (that is, 70% of the gross amount of royalties) for industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. This effectively provides a 7% rate on the gross royalties paid.
- The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights of literary, artistic and scientific works. The 7% rate applies to royalties paid for patents, trademarks, designs, models, plans or secret formulas, as well as for industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights of cultural, dramatic, musical or other artistic works or for industrial, commercial and scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- The 15% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of trademarks. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least (k) 10% of the shares. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (1) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least 25% of the shares. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (m) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least 25% of the shares. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 7.5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least (n) 25% of the shares or voting power. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 8% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least 25% of the shares. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least 10% of the shares. The 15% rate applies to qualifying dividends paid by a property investment company that is a resident of a contracting state. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least 20% of the shares. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 7.5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least (r) 10% of the shares or voting power. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (s) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least 25% of the shares. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least (t) 10% of the shares. The higher rate applies to other dividends.
- The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least 25% of the shares. The 20% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least
- 15% of the shares. The 20% rate applies to other dividends. (w) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least 10% of the shares. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least 25% of the voting shares of the company paying the dividends during the six-month period immediately before the end of the accounting period for which the distribution of profits takes place. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least 25% of the shares for an uninterrupted period of two years before the payment of the dividend. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least 30% of the shares in the company paying the dividends, and holds a minimum direct investment of USD100,000 in that company. The 15% rate applies to other dividends

- (aa) The 0% rate applies to government institutions and unrelated financial institutions. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (bb) The 5% rate applies to banks or other financial institutions. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (cc) The 0% rate applies to commercial debt claims, public financial institutions or public entities under a scheme for the promotion of exports, loans and deposits with banks and interest paid to the other contracting state. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (dd) The 10% rate applies to government institutions. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (ee) The 0% rate applies to government institutions. The 5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (ff) The 10% rate applies to government institutions.
- (gg) The 0% rate applies to government institutions. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (hh) The 0% rate applies to government institutions. The 12% rate applies in all other cases.
- (ii) The 0% rate applies to government institutions. The 8% rate applies in all other cases.
- (jj) The 5% rate applies to banks. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (kk) The 0% rate applies to government institutions and interest paid on loans or credits for periods of no less than three years that are granted, guaranteed or insured by a financial or credit institution that is wholly governmentowned.
- (II) The 0% rate applies to government institutions. The 7.5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (mm) The 5% rate applies to government institutions and interest paid on longterm loans (seven years or more) granted by banks or other credit institutions that are resident in a contracting state.
- (nn) The 0% rate applies to government institutions. The 10% rate applies to financial institutions (including insurance companies). The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (oo) The 0% rate applies to government institutions. The 5% rate applies to banks. The 12% rate applies in all other cases.
- (pp) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, or transport vehicles. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (qq) The exemption of royalties from tax in a contracting state if they are taxable in the other contracting state does not apply to an amount paid with respect to the operation of a mine, oil well or quarry or any other extraction of natural resources.
- (rr) The 5% rate applies if the dividend is paid out of profits that have borne the normal rate of company tax and if the beneficial owner is a company that owns at least 10% of the shares. The higher rate applies to other dividends.
- (ss) The 5% rate applies to interest on loans from banks and insurance companies, bonds and securities traded on a recognized securities market and credit sales of machinery or equipment if the seller is the beneficial owner of the items. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (tt) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.

South Africa is in the process of negotiating, finalizing, signing or ratifying new treaties, or protocols to existing treaties, with several jurisdictions including Botswana, Eswatini, Gabon, Germany, Kuwait, Luxembourg, Malawi, Mozambique, Netherlands, Switzerland and Zambia.

South Sudan

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Nairobi, Kenya GMT +3

EY +254 (20) 288-6000 Mail address: Fax: +254 (20) 271-6271

P.O. Box 44286 00100 Nairobi GPO

Kenya

Street address: Kenya Re Towers Off Ragati Road Upperhill Nairobi Kenya

Principal Tax Contact

★ Francis Kamau +254 (20) 288-6000 Mobile: +254 722-431-918

Email: francis.kamau@ke.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Benson Karuiru +254 (20) 271-5300

Mobile: +254 722-880-494 Email: benson.k.karuiru@ke.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	10/20/25 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	10/20/25 (a)(b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	10/20/25 (a)(c)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	10 (d)(e)
Interest	10 (d)(e)
Royalties	10 (d)
Rent	20 (d)(e)
Technical Fees	15 (e)(f)
Government Contracts	20 (d)(e)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

- (a) For details regarding these rates, see Section B.
- (b) Capital gains are recognized as business income, while capital losses are recognized as business losses.
- (c) The taxation of a branch is similar to that of a company or subsidiary.
- (d) This withholding tax applies to payments to both residents and nonresidents.
- (e) This is considered to be a final tax.
- (f) This withholding tax applies only to payments to nonresidents.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Business organizations pay South Sudan corporate income (business profits) tax. Business organizations are organizations that are required to be registered under the provisions of the Taxation Act except for insurance companies and individuals.

A resident taxpayer is a company, partnership or other entity that is established in South Sudan or that has its place of effective management in South Sudan. Taxable profit for a resident taxpayer is the taxable profit from South Sudan and foreign sources.

Corporate tax rates. The corporate income tax rates range from 10% to 25%, depending on the level of turnover. The following are the rates for resident and nonresident companies.

Type of business	Annual turnover (SSP)*	Tax rate (%)
Small business enterprises	Up to 1,000,000	10
Medium business enterprises	From 1,000,000 to 30,000,000	20
Large business enterprises	Above 30,000,000	25

^{*} The exchange rate for the South Sudanese pound (SSP) against the US dollar (USD) was SSP160.0010 = USD1 as of December 2019.

Capital gains. Capital gains are recognized as business income, while capital losses are recognized as business losses.

Administration. The tax period is the calendar year. The law does not allow for a change of the tax period from the calendar year.

A company must make payments for each quarter by 15 April, 15 July, 15 October and 15 January. The payments are estimated on a current year or prior year basis. The tax balance, if any, must be paid by 1 April of the following year. A company must file the tax return on or before 1 April of the year following the tax year.

Late filing of a return results in a penalty of 5% of the tax reportable on the return per month, up to a maximum of 25% of the tax reportable. Late payment of tax results in a penalty of 5% per month until the tax is paid. The interest rate payable on late payment of tax is published annually by the Directorate of Taxation and is 120% of the prime commercial rate (this is the average rate that commercial banks in South Sudan charge other banks and financial institutions).

Dividends and interest. A 10% withholding tax is imposed on payments of dividends and interest. This tax is deemed to be a final payment of tax.

Foreign tax relief. Tax paid by resident taxpayers that derive profits from business activities outside South Sudan through permanent establishments is allowed as a foreign tax credit if the jurisdiction (country) in which the permanent establishment is located allows similar treatment for tax paid in South Sudan.

Relief for foreign taxes paid will also be granted in accordance with tax treaties with other countries.

C. Determination of business profits

General. Business profit is accounting income adjusted for certain non-taxable income and nondeductible expenses, such as depreciation. Expenses are deductible if incurred wholly and exclusively in the production of income.

Representation costs are all costs related to the promotion of the business or its products. These are allowed as deductible expenses, up to a maximum of 2% of gross income.

Inventories. The normal accounting basis of the lower of cost or net realizable value is generally accepted for tax purposes.

Bad debts. Bad debts are allowable deductions if they meet the stipulated conditions contained in the Taxation Act.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation charged in the financial statements is not deductible for tax purposes. It is replaced by the following tax depreciation allowances.

Asset class	Description	Rate (%)	Method
Category 1	Buildings and other structures	10	Straight line (a)
Category 2	Vehicles, office equipment and		
	computers	33	Reducing balance (b)
Category 3	All other property	25	Reducing balance (b)

- (a) The initial cost for buildings and other structures includes taxes, duties and interest attributable to the property before they are placed in service.
- (b) Expenditure on property in Categories 2 and 3 of less than SSP1,000 is allowed as a current expense.

Amounts expended on repair, maintenance or improvement of a category of capital assets are allowed as deductions, up to a maximum of 5% of the written-down value of that category of capital assets.

Relief for losses. Business losses can be carried forward for up to five successive tax periods and may be claimed as a deduction against any income in those years.

Groups of companies. The income tax law does not permit consolidated returns combining the profits and losses of affiliated companies or the transfer of losses from loss companies to profitable members of the same group of companies.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Sales tax; on the production and importation	
of goods into South Sudan and on the supply	
of specified services	
General rate	18
Social security scheme	8/17
(The country has not yet set up a national	
social security scheme. However, deductions	
of 8% from wages and employer contributions	
of 17% of wages are required.)	

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Bank of South Sudan imposes certain foreign-exchange controls. In December 2015, the fixed exchange rate regime was phased out and a free-market exchange rate regime was introduced.

Transfer pricing. The arm's-length price should be determined under the comparable uncontrollable price method. If this is not possible, the resale-price method or the cost-plus method can be used.

Debt-to-equity rules. No debt-to-equity ratio restrictions are imposed.

F. Tax treaties

South Sudan has only one ratified treaty, which is an agreement with Morocco.

Spain

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Madrid GMT +1

EY Abogados +34 915-727-200 Torre Picasso Fax: +34 915-727-238

Calle de Raimundo Fernández

Villaverde 65 Torre Azca 28003 Madrid

Principal Tax Contact

★ Federico Linares +34 915-727-482

Mobile: +34 696-933-333

Email: federico.linaresgarciadecosio

@es.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Castor Garate +34 915-727-293

Mobile +34 687-729-881 Email: castor.garatemutiloa@es.ey.com

Iñigo Alonso +34 915-725-890

Mobile: +34 609-669-133

Email: inigo.alonsosalcedo@es.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desk Abroad

★ José Antonio Bustos +1 (212) 773-9584

(resident in New York) Email: joseantonio.bustosbuiza@es.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Javier Montes +34 915-727-301

Mobile: +34 630-443-004

Email: javier.montesurdin@es.ey.com

★ Ramón Palacín +34 915-727-485

Mobile: +34 609-447-941

Email: ramon.palacinsotillos@es.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

Araceli Sáenz de Navarrete, +34 915-727-728

Financial Services Mobile: +34 610-757-830

Organization Email: araceli.saenzdenavarretecrespo

@es.ey.com

Enrique Fernandez Albarracin +34 917-493-429 Mobile: +34 659-019-654

Mobile. +34 039-019-034

Email: enrique.fernandezalbarracin

@es.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Rocío Reyero +34 915-727-383

Mobile: +34 619-743-698

Email: rocio.reyerofolgado@es.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Juan A. Cobo de Guzman +34 915-727-443

Mobile: +34 629-171-764

Email: juanangel.cobodeguzmanpison

@es.ey.com

Víctor Gómez de la Cruz +34 915-727-385

Mobile: +34 609-572-204

Email: victor.gomezdelacruztalegon

@es.ey.com

Eduardo Sanfrutos +34 915-727-408

Mobile: +34 629-649-609

Email: eduardo.sanfrutosgambin@es.ey.com

★ Javier Seijo +34 915-727-414

Mobile: +34 618-338-214

Email: javier.seijoperez@es.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

★ Maximino Linares +34 915-727-123

Mobile: +34 609-150-902

Email: maximino.linaresgil@es.ey.com

Miguel Muñoz +34 915-675-338 Mobile: +34 607-213-705

Email: miguel.munozperez@es.ey.com

+34 915-727-936 Juan Carpizo

Mobile: +34 648-588-508

Email: juan.carpizobergareche@es.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Sergio Garrido +34 915-727-717

Mobile: +34 629-129-282

Email: sergio.garridovillalba@es.ey.com

+34 915-727-831 Fernando Gomez

Mobile: +34 659-307-726

Email: fernando.gomezgarcia@es.ey.com

Nuria Redondo 34 915-727-339

Mobile: +34 669-811-746

Email: nuria.redondomartinez@es.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Pedro Gonzalez-Gaggero +34 915-727-599 (resident in Sevilla)

Mobile: +34 699-107-940

Email: pedro.gonzalez-gaggero@es.ey.com ★ Eduardo Verdun +34 915-727-421

Mobile: +34 638-353-170

Email: eduardo.verdunfraile@es.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Marta Álvarez-Novoa +34 915-727-407

Mobile: +34 609-161-921

Email: marta.alvareznovoa@es.ey.com

Fernando López +34 915-727-424

Mobile: +34 616-994-126

Email: fernando.lopezolcoz@es.ey.com

+34 915-727-405 ★ Bárbara Pardo de Santayana

Mobile: +34 639-767-981

Email: barbara.pardosantayana@es.ey.com

Legal Services

Sabiniano Medrano +34 915-727-377

Mobile: +34 696-910-915

Email: sabiniano.medranoirazola@es.ey.com

★ Felix Plasencia +34 915-727-504

Mobile: +34 686-669-959

Email: felix.plasenciasanchez@es.ey.com

Raul Luis Garcia +34 915-725-110

Mobile: +34 699-350-295

Email: raulluis.garciagonzalez@es.ey.com

Barcelona GMT +1

EY Abogados +34 933-663-700 Fax: +34 934-397-891

Av. Sarriá, 102-106 Edificio Sarriá Forum

08017 Barcelona Spain

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory and Transfer Pricing

José María Remacha +34 933-748-139

Mobile: +34 661-473-926

Email: iose.maria.remacha1@es.ev.com

Manuel Moreno Ortega +34 933-627-237

Mobile: +34 659-481-287

Email: manuel.moreno.ortega@es.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Capital Markets

+34 933-748-375 Patricia Miralles Majo, Financial Services Mobile: +34 620-838-016

Organization Email: patricia.miralles.majo@es.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

+34 933-666-540 Josep Cami Mobile: +34 660-386-210

Email: josep.camicasals@es.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Gorka Crespo +34 933-663-873

Mobile: +34 639-774-346

Email: jorge.crespocarrasco@es.ey.com

Antoni Murt +34 933-666-509

Mobile: +34 630-010-585 Email: antoni.murtprats@es.ey.com

♦ José Luis Prada + 34 933-666-520

Mobile: +34 630-954-421

Email: joseluis.pradalarrea@es.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Maria Lorente +34 933-663-763

Mobile: +34 619-764-292

Email: maria.lorenteiranzo@es.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Emilio Margallo +34 933-666-706

Mobile: +34 619-970-464

Email: emilio.margallogonzalez@es.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

+34 933-666-778 Jordi de Juan

Mobile: +34 660-403-670

Email: jorge.dejuancasadevall@es.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Judith Sans +34 933-663-750

Mobile: +34 609-724-069

Email: judith.sansoto@es.ey.com

Legal Services

 Pilar Fernández +34 933-663-617

Mobile: +34 630-181-112

Email: pilar.fernandezbozal@es.ey.com

Simeón García-Nieto +34 933-663-738

Mobile: +34 630-184-413

Email: simeon.garcia-nietonubiola@es.ey.com

Jordi Gras +34 933-633-864

Mobile: +34 646-989-814

+34 944-243-777

Fax: +34 944-242-745

Email: jordi.grasisagrera@es.ey.com

Bilbao **GMT +1**

EY Abogados

Torre Iberdrola Plaza Euskadi 5

Planta 13 48009 Bilbao

Spain

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Jose Francisco Arrasate +34 944-243-777

Mobile: +34 628-737-441

Email: josefrancisco.arrasateroldan

@es.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Jose Francisco Arrasate +34 944-273-777

Mobile: +34 628-737-441

Email: josefrancisco.arrasateroldan

@es.ey.com

La Coruña GMT +1

EY Abogados

Cantón Pequeño 13-14, 7B

Edificio Ocaso

15003 La Coruña

Spain

+34 981-217-253 Fax: +34 981-223-475

Business Tax Advisory

Marcos Piñeiro +34 986-443-029

Mobile: +34 616-257-661

Email: marcos.pineiro.sanroman@es.ey.com

Legal Services

Carlos Borrajo +34 981-217-253

Mobile: +34 690-843-699

+34 928-380-984

Fax: +34 928-380-098

Email: carlos.borrajo.leiros@es.ey.com

Las Palmas de Gran Canaria

GMT

EY Abogados

Avda. Alcalde Ramírez Bethencourt 6

Edificio Atlántico

35003 Las Palmas de Gran Canaria

Spain

Business Tax Advisory

 Julio Méndez +34 928-380-984

Mobile: +34 696-480-248

Email: julio.mendezcalderin@es.ey.com

Málaga GMT +1

EY Abogados Paseo de la Farola, 5

Edificio Velería 29016 Málaga Spain

+34 952-228-506 Fax: +34 952-210-190

Business Tax Advisory

Víctor Gómez de la Cruz (resident in Madrid)

+34 915-727-385 Mobile: +34 609-572-204

Email: victor.gomezdelacruztalegon

@es.ey.com

Legal Services

Guillermo Ramos

+34 952-285-408 Mobile: +34 619-075-325

Email: guillermo.ramosgonzalez@es.ey.com

Mallorca GMT +1

EY Abogados

Camí del Reis, 308 Torre A Urbanización Can Granada 07010 Palma de Mallorca Spain

+34 971-213-233 Fax: +34 971-715-673

Business Tax Advisory

 José Luis Prada (resident in Barcelona) +34 933-666-520 Mobile: +34 630-954-421

Email: joseluis.pradalarrea@es.ey.com

Pamplona GMT +1

EY Abogados

Avda. Pío XII, 22 31008 Pamplona Spain

+34 948-260-903

Fax: +34 948-271-151

Business Tax Advisory

Maite Yoldi

+34 948-260-903 Mobile: +34 699-312-988

Email: maite.yoldielcid@es.ey.com

Sevilla **GMT +1**

EY Abogados

Avda. de la Palmera, 33 41013 Sevilla

Spain

+34 954-239-309 Fax: +34 954-625-541

Business Tax Advisory Víctor Gómez de la Cruz (resident in Madrid)

+34 915-727-385 Mobile: +34 609-572-204

Email: victor.gomezdelacruztalegon

@es.ey.com

Legal Services

 Guillermo Ramos +34 952-285-408 Mobile: +34 619-075-325

Email: quillermo.ramosgonzalez@es.ey.com

1604 SPAIN Tenerife **GMT** +34 922-243-086 EY Abogados Avda. Bravo Murillo, 5 Fax: +34 922-240-738, +34 922-243-307 Edificio MAPFRE 38003 Santa Cruz de Tenerife Spain **Business Tax Advisory** +34 928-380-984 Julio Méndez (resident in Las Palmas Mobile: +34 696-480-248 de Gran Canaria) Email: julio.mendezcalderin@es.ey.com Valencia GMT +1 +34 963-532-797 EY Abogados Menorca, 19 - Edificio Aqua Fax: +34 963-532-798 46029 Valencia Spain **Business Tax Advisory** +34 963-533-655 Miguel Guillem Mobile: +34 626-892-893 Email: miguel.guillemviella@es.ey.com **Legal Services** Pablo Tramoveres +34 963-532-797 Mobile: +34 609-750-896 Email: pablo.tramoyeresgalvan@es.ey.com GMT +1 Vigo EY Abogados +34 986-443-029 Arenal, 18 Fax: +34 986-430-021 Offices 10, 11, 12 and 13 36201 Vigo Spain **Business Tax Advisory** Marcos Piñeiro +34 986-443-029 Mobile: +34 616-257-661 Email: marcos.pineiro.sanroman@es.ey.com Legal Services Carlos Borrajo +34 981-217-253 Mobile: +34 690-843-699 Email: carlos.borrajo.leiros@es.ey.com GMT +1 Zaragoza EY Abogados +34 976-458-110 Avda. Gómez Laguna, 25 Fax: +34 976-458-111 Floor 9A 50009 Zaragoza Spain

> +34 976-757-333 Mobile: +34 608-707-227

Email: jorge.izquierdomillan@es.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Jorge Izquierdo Millán

On 27 December 2019, the Spanish government approved the 2019 State Budget Bill (the Budget Bill) extension for the 2020 fiscal year. The Budget Bill corresponding to 2020 still must follow the parliamentary discussion and approval process. This Budget Bill might modify relevant aspects of the Corporate Income Tax Law and the Personal Income Tax Law, including notably the Spanish participation exemption regime. Readers should closely monitor the parliamentary procedure and any developments regarding these potential tax measures.

A. A	t a	glance
------	-----	--------

A. At a glarice	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	25 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	25
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	19 (c)
Interest	19 (d)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	24 (d)
Branch Remittance Tax	19 (e)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited

- (a) Other rates apply to specific entities. See Section B.
- (b) Certain capital gains are exempt from tax or are subject to tax at a reduced rate. See Section B.
- (c) See Section B.
- (d) Certain interest and royalties are exempt from tax. See Section B.
- (e) Exceptions may apply to this rate. See Section B.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporate tax is imposed on the income of companies and other entities and organizations that have a separate legal status. Resident entities are taxable on their worldwide income. The following entities are considered to be resident entities:

- · An entity incorporated under Spanish law
- An entity having its legal headquarters in Spain or its effective place of management in Spain

In addition, the tax authorities may presume that an entity resident in a tax haven or in a country with no income taxation is tax resident in Spain if any of the following circumstances exist:

- The majority of its assets is directly or indirectly located in Spain.
- A majority of its rights may be exercised in Spain.
- The principal activity of the entity is carried out in Spain.

The above measure does not apply if business reasons justify the effective performance of operations and exercise of management in such foreign jurisdiction.

Nonresident entities are taxable only on Spanish-source income, which includes income from any kind of business activity conducted in Spain through a branch, office or other permanent establishment. Nonresident companies or individuals must appoint a fiscal representative if they are conducting business activities in Spain through a permanent establishment (exceptions apply) or if certain other specified circumstances occur.

Tax rates. The general tax rate for residents and nonresidents that conduct business activities in Spain through a permanent establishment is 25%.

Newly incorporated entities carrying out business activities are taxed at a rate of 15% in the first fiscal year in which the entity has a positive tax base and in the following year, regardless of the amount of the tax base. However, this special tax rate does not apply in certain cases, such as the following:

- Newly incorporated entities carrying out economic activities previously carried out by related entities
- Newly incorporated companies belonging to a group of companies
- Entities qualifying as passive entities (*entidades patrimonia-les*), which are entities that have more than 50% of their assets constituted by shares or other assets not linked to a business activity

In addition to other tax benefits, companies licensed to operate in the Canary Islands Special Zone (Zona Especial Canaria, or ZEC) are subject to a reduced tax rate of 4% if certain conditions are satisfied. This reduced rate applies up to a maximum amount of taxable income, equaling the lesser of the following:

- The ratio of income derived from qualified ZEC transactions with respect to total income
- The amount resulting from the sum of the following amounts:
 - EUR1, 800,000 for those entities within the ZEC that fulfill
 the minimum job creation requisites (that is creation of
 three or five jobs annually, depending on the island)
 - An additional EUR500,000 for each job created exceeding the minimum job creation requirements, up to 50 jobs

The tax reduction resulting from the application of the above rule (this reduction is calculated by comparing the corporate income tax paid to the tax that would have been due under the general corporate income tax rate) cannot be greater than the following:

- 17.5% of the ZEC entity's turnover for an entity in the industrial sector
- 10% of the ZEC's entity's turnover for an entity in a different sector

Specific tax rates apply to, among others, non-governmental organizations, charities, certain cooperatives, investment fund entities meeting certain requirements and financial institutions.

In general, nonresidents operating in Spain without a permanent establishment are taxable at a rate of 24%. This tax rate is reduced to 19% for income derived by European Union (EU) or European Economic Area tax residents in a jurisdiction with which an effective exchange of tax information agreement is in place. Nonresidents without a permanent establishment that operate in Spain and that are resident in an EU member state and that can prove that their expenses are directly linked to their Spanish-source income and have a "direct and fully inseparable nexus" with the activity performed in Spain may deduct any expenses allowed by the following:

 The Personal Income Tax Law, as provided in Law 36/2006, 28 November (this law also refers to the Corporate Income Tax Law to determine the net tax base in the case of economic activities), if they are individuals

 The Corporate Income Tax Law (27/2014), if they are legal entities

Dividends and interest received by nonresidents are subject to a final withholding tax of 19%. As a result of a change in the Spanish Personal Income Tax Law, share premium distributions made to non-Spanish resident shareholders may be treated as dividend distributions instead of a return of basis and therefore subject to withholding tax under the general rules.

The tax rate applicable to income from reinsurance operations is 1.5%. A 4% tax rate applies to Spanish-source income generated by companies resident abroad operating ships and aircraft in Spain.

Interest income is exempt from tax if the recipient is resident in an EU member state (or if the recipient is an EU permanent establishment of a resident in another EU member state) that is not on the Spanish tax haven list. Interest paid to nonresidents on Spanish Treasury obligations is exempt from tax. Income derived by nonresidents without a permanent establishment in Spain from bonds issued in Spain by nonresidents without a permanent establishment in Spain and from bank accounts is exempt from tax in Spain.

Distributions by Spanish subsidiaries to parent companies in EU member states that are not on the Spanish tax haven list are exempt from withholding tax if the parent company owns directly or indirectly at least 5% of the subsidiary for an uninterrupted period of at least one year and if certain other requirements are met. The one-year holding period requirement may be satisfied at the date of the distribution or subsequent to such date. An anti-avoidance provision applies in situations in which the ultimate shareholder is not an EU resident.

Royalties paid to associated EU resident companies or permanent establishments are exempt from tax in Spain if specific conditions are met.

In addition to nonresident income tax at a rate of 25%, nonresidents operating in Spain through a permanent establishment are subject to a branch remittance tax at a rate of 19%, unless one of the following exemptions applies:

- Branches of EU resident entities, other than tax-haven residents, are exempt from the tax.
- A branch can be exempt from tax if Spain and the country of residence of its head office have entered into a double tax treaty that does not provide otherwise and grants reciprocal treatment.

Patent Box Regime. Under the Patent Box Regime, a 60% exemption is granted for net income derived from the licensing of certain qualifying intellectual property (IP), including registered advance software that derives from R&D activities. Such income is considered only in the proportion of the amount resulting from the application of a specified ratio. The following are the rules for calculating the ratio:

 The numerator consists of the expenses incurred by the licensing entity that are directly related to the creation or development of the IP, including those incurred from outsourcing to unrelated third parties in this regard. These expenses are increased by 30%, subject to the limit of the amount included in the denominator

The denominator consists of the expenses incurred by the licensing entity that are directly related to the creation of the IP, including those related to the outsourcing from either related or unrelated parties and, if applicable, the acquisition of the IP.

Under the regime, expenses with respect to works related to the development of the IP that are subcontracted to related parties are included in the denominator, but not the numerator. Therefore, to the extent that the works related to the development of the IP are subcontracted to related parties, the reduction is less than 60% (that is, the lower the numerator in comparison with the denominator, the lower the percentage of reduction).

The net income qualifying for the reduction is calculated as the positive difference between the following two amounts:

- The revenues derived from the licensing of the right to use or exploit the assets or from the transfer of the assets
- The costs incurred by the company that are directly related to the creation of the assets and have not been included in the value of such assets, the amounts deducted as depreciation, and the costs that have been included in the corporate income tax base

This exemption also applies to the net income from the transfer of the qualifying IP.

To qualify for the exemption, the following requirements must be met:

- The licensee must use the licensed IP assets in an economic activity. This use cannot result in the sale of goods or provision of services to the licensor that generates deductible expenses for the licensor if the licensor and the licensee are related parties.
- The licensed entity must not be resident in a no-tax or blacklisted jurisdiction.
- If any additional goods or services are included in the licensing agreement, the consideration for such services must be included separately in the agreement.
- Accounting books for determining the income and direct expenses with respect to each of the licensed assets must be maintained. Income to be reduced is considered net of depreciation and of expenses directly related to such asset in the relevant period.

Transitory regime. The regulation provides for a transitory regime for pre-July 2016 licensing agreements. The taxpayer needs to select the option on the tax form corresponding to the 2016 fiscal year.

For licensing agreements entered into before 29 September 2013, the licensing entities may opt to continue applying the original Spanish Patent Box Regime, which entered into force on 1 January 2008.

For licensing agreements entered into from 30 September 2013 to 30 June 2016, the licensing entities may opt for applying the

Spanish Patent Box Regime in accordance with the law in force from 1 January 2015.

In general, these transitory regimes will remain applicable until 30 June 2021. After this date, the amended Spanish Patent Box Regime will be the only applicable regime.

In addition, gains derived from the sale of the IP assets made from 1 July 2016 to 30 June 2021 (or, exceptionally until 31 December 2017 regarding certain sales occurring between related parties) may also benefit from the application of the reduction in accordance with the law in force as of 1 January 2015. The option should be made in the tax form corresponding to the period in which the assets are sold.

Capital gains. Spanish law generally treats capital gains as ordinary income taxable at the regular corporate tax rate.

Capital gains realized by nonresidents without a permanent establishment in Spain are taxed at a rate of 19%. Capital gains on movable property, including shares, are exempt from tax if the recipient is resident in an EU country that is not on the Spanish tax haven list, unless the gains are derived from the transfer of shares and any of the following circumstances exists:

- The company's assets directly or indirectly consist primarily of Spanish real estate.
- For an EU shareholder who is an individual, he or she has held at least a 25% interest in the Spanish company at any time during the prior 12 months.
- For an EU shareholder that is a legal person, it has not held a minimum ownership percentage of 5% or its acquisition cost was less than EUR20 million and a one-year minimum holding period in the subsidiary has not been met.

If a nonresident that does not have a permanent establishment in Spain disposes of Spanish real estate, a 3% tax is withheld by the buyer from the sale price, with certain exceptions. The tax withheld constitutes an advance payment on the final tax liability of the seller.

Capital gains derived by nonresidents without a permanent establishment in Spain from the reimbursement of units in Spanish investment funds or from the sale of shares traded on a Spanish stock exchange are exempt from tax in Spain if the seller is resident in a jurisdiction that has entered into a tax treaty with Spain containing an exchange of information clause.

Administration. The tax year is the same as the accounting period, which may be other than a calendar year. The tax year may not exceed 12 months. The tax return must be filed within 25 days after six months following the end of the tax year. In April, October and December of each calendar year, companies and permanent establishments of nonresident entities or individuals must make payments on account of corporate income tax or nonresidents income tax, respectively, equal to one of the following:

- Eighteen percent of the tax liability for the preceding tax year.
- An amount calculated by applying 19/20 (for entities with net turnover of more than EUR10 million) or 5/7 (for entities with net turnover not exceeding EUR10 million) of the corporate

income tax rate (that is, 24% or 17%, respectively, if the corporate tax rate is the general rate of 25%) to the profits for the year as of the end of the month preceding the date of the payment and then subtracting from the result tax withheld from payments to the company and advance payments of tax previously made. This alternative is compulsory for companies with turnover of more than EUR6 million in the immediately preceding tax year.

- For taxpayers with net turnover of more than EUR10 million in the immediately preceding tax year, a minimum interim payment of 23% of the taxpayer's accounting result after taxes (regardless of eventual applicable book-to-tax adjustments and the pending application of a tax-loss carryforward), reduced by the amount of previous payments on account corresponding to the same fiscal year. As a result, for taxpayers with net turnover of more than EUR10 million, the interim payment is the higher of the following:
 - 24% to the profits (tax base) for the year as of the end of the month preceding the date of the payment, reduced by the tax withheld from payments to the company and advance payments of tax previously made
 - 23% of the positive accounting profit for the year as of the end of the month preceding the date of the payment, reduced by tax withheld from payments to the company and advance payments of tax previously made

Statute of limitations. Although the Spanish tax law provides that the statute of limitations period is four years, the Corporate Income Tax Act provides that tax losses and tax credits may be subject to tax audit for a period of 10 years from the tax year of generation. It also contains provisions enabling the tax auditors to review transactions implemented in statute-barred years if they produce effects in non-statute barred periods.

Participation exemption regime and foreign tax relief. The exemption method may be used to avoid double taxation on dividends received from Spanish-resident and non-Spanish resident subsidiaries and on capital gains derived from transfers of shares issued by such companies if the following requirements are met:

- At the time of the distribution of the dividend or the generation of the capital gain, the Spanish company has owned, directly or indirectly, at least 5% of the share capital of the resident or nonresident company for an uninterrupted period of at least one year or the acquisition cost of the subsidiary exceeds EUR20 million. Up to 2014, for a foreign portfolio holding company (entidades de tenencia de valores extranjeros or ETVE; see Foreign portfolio holding company regime), investments over EUR6 million qualified for the participation exemption rules. Under a transitional regime, investments made by ETVEs before 1 January 2015 that meet the EUR6 million threshold but do not meet the EUR20 million requirement qualify for the participation exemption regime. For dividends, the one-year period can be completed after the distribution. In addition, the time period in which the participation is held by other group entities is taken into account for purposes of the computation of the one-year period.
- For foreign companies only, a minimum level of (nominal) taxation of 10% is required under a foreign corporate tax system similar to Spain's corporate tax system. This requirement is

considered to be met if the subsidiary is resident in a country that has entered into a double tax treaty with Spain containing an exchange-of-information clause.

• The foreign company is not resident in a country identified by the Spanish tax authorities as a tax haven.

The new Spanish Corporate Income Tax Act eliminates the socalled "business activity test," commonly referred to as the 85/15 rule. However, the potential impact of the new controlled foreign company (CFC) rules (see Section E) need to be taken into account because capital gains derived from the transfer of shares may not benefit from the participation exemption regime if the subsidiary has registered CFC income in excess of certain thresholds. In addition, a new anti-hybrid measure prevents the application of the participation exemption if the dividend constitutes a deductible expense for the payer.

If the exemption method does not apply, a tax credit is allowed for underlying foreign taxes paid by a subsidiary on the profits out of which dividends are paid and for foreign withholding taxes paid on dividends.

For medium-size and large taxpayers (with revenue exceeding EUR20 million in the immediately preceding year), the tax credit is limited to 50% of the gross tax liability, but the unused credit may be carried forward indefinitely.

The credit method (see below) and exemption method cannot be used with respect to the same income. Tax credits granted under the credit method may be carried forward indefinitely.

A tax credit is available for resident entities deriving foreignsource income that is effectively taxed abroad. Such credit is equal to the lesser of the following:

- The Spanish corporate tax payable in Spain if the foreign income had been obtained in Spain
- The tax effectively paid abroad on the foreign-source income (in accordance with applicable double tax treaty provisions)

Foreign portfolio holding company regime. A special tax regime applies to companies that have foreign portfolio holding company (entidades de tenencia de valores extranjeros or ETVE) status. ETVEs are ordinary Spanish companies engaged in the administration and management of participations in the equity of nonresident entities. ETVEs may also be engaged in other activities. In addition to the general exemption for dividends and capital gains derived from shares in qualifying foreign companies as described in *Participation exemption regime and foreign tax relief*, an ETVE benefits from certain other tax advantages, including the following:

- No withholding tax is imposed on distributions made by ETVEs out of reserves derived from tax-exempt foreign-source dividends and capital gains to nonresident shareholders who are not taxhaven residents.
- Capital gains derived by foreign shareholders of ETVEs from transfers of shares in ETVEs are not taxed to the extent that the capital gain corresponds to qualifying exempt dividends and gains (realized or unrealized) derived at the ETVE level if the shareholder is not resident in a tax haven.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Taxable income is the company's gross income for the tax year, less certain deductions. It is determined from the annual financial statements prepared under Spanish generally accepted accounting principles (Spanish GAAP), as adjusted under certain statutory tax provisions. Spanish GAAP follows several criteria contained in International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS).

In general, all necessary expenses incurred in producing income during the year and depreciation on income-producing property may be deducted from gross income to arrive at taxable income.

Certain items are not deductible from gross income, such as the following:

- · Penalties and fines.
- Corporate income tax payments.
- Gifts and donations (gifts to customers are deductible up to an amount equal to 1% of a company's turnover).
- Expenditures for the improvement or enhancement of capital assets.
- Amounts directly or indirectly remunerating own equity (for example, dividends and other payments made by entities in favor of their shareholders).
- Expenses related to services carried out by persons or entities that are resident in a listed tax haven, unless the taxpayer can prove that the expense relates to an effectively performed transaction.
- Depreciation charges that exceed the maximum rates prescribed by law, unless it can be demonstrated that the rates used correspond to the actual depreciation incurred.
- Interest expenses on intragroup financing related to the acquisition (or equity increase) of a participation in group entities, unless valid business reasons for such transactions are proven.
- Losses from foreign permanent establishments, unless the permanent establishment is transferred or closed down. In the event that the permanent establishment is closed down, the losses may be reduced by the amount of previous exempt income.
- Capital losses derived from the sale of a permanent establishment.
- Losses from members of Temporary Business Alliances (Uniones Temporales de Empresas) operating abroad, unless the interest is transferred or the relevant Temporary Business Alliance is closed down.

Deduction of losses derived from the impairment of tangible assets, intangible assets (including goodwill), real estate assets and shares of subsidiaries is deferred until they are sold to third parties or, if they are depreciated, during their useful life.

Deduction of losses arising from the transfer of tangible assets, intangible assets, real estate assets and debt securities between entities in the same group of companies (as defined by Article 42 of the Commercial Code) is deferred until the earliest of the following periods:

 The period in which the assets are further written off by the buyer

- The period in which the buyer resells the assets to a third party outside the group of companies
- The period in which the seller or the buyer leaves the group of companies

For depreciable assets, the deduction is claimed during their useful life.

Deduction of tax losses derived from the sale of shares in subsidiaries in which the buyer is a company of the same group of companies as the seller is deferred until the shares are resold to a third party outside the group or until the buyer or the seller leaves the group of companies. However, such deferred tax losses are deductible only with respect to the sale of non-qualifying participations (see *Participation exemption regime and foreign tax relief* in Section B); in the case of nonresident subsidiaries, they must also meet the 10% minimum taxation requirement. In addition, the tax losses may be reduced by the exempt gains recognized by the related-party buyer on the sale to a third party outside the group.

Capital losses derived from the sale of qualifying participations are not deductible.

Capital losses derived from the sale of non-qualifying participations may be deductible, but reduced by the amount of exempt dividends received since 2009 and by the amount of exempt gains recognized by a related-party seller in the purchase by the Spanish company.

The deduction of losses derived by the dissolution of subsidiaries may be reduced by exempt dividends recognized in the preceding 10 years.

Recapture of losses. Write-downs of participations deducted before 2013 must be recaptured in a maximum period of five years beginning in 2016, or in a shorter period if the value of the subsidiary is recovered in a shorter time period or if the participation is sold before the end of the five-year period.

The Spanish head office is not allowed to apply the participation exemption regime on profits of the branch abroad until profits do not exceed the amount of branch losses deducted before 2013.

In the case of a sale of a permanent establishment, the taxpayer's tax base must be increased by an amount equal to the positive difference between the negative income generated by the permanent establishment before 1 January 2013 and the positive income generated by the permanent establishment after 1 January 2013, up to the amount of the capital gain derived from the sale.

Capitalization reserve. Taxpayers may reduce their tax base by an amount equal to 10% of the increase of their net equity in a given year if they book a non-distributable reserve corresponding to the tax base reduction and keep it in their balance sheet for five fiscal years.

The reduction is calculated as 10% of the difference between the net book value of the company at the beginning of the year

(excluding the preceding year's accounting result) and the net book value at the end of the financial year after deducting negative adjustments, up to a maximum limit of the positive taxable base before the utilization of any tax loss carryforward. Any amount exceeding this limit will be carried forward to the following two years.

Hybrid instruments. The new Spanish Corporate Income Tax Act introduces certain amendments to anti-abuse rules in accordance with the Organisation of Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Base Erosion Profit Shifting (BEPS) project. In this regard, a special anti-abuse provision for hybrid instruments prevents the deductibility of expenses incurred in transactions with related parties in which as a result of different tax characterizations, any of the following circumstances would exist:

- Income would not be subject to tax.
- No income would be generated to the counterparty.
- The income would be subject to a nominal tax rate below 10%.

In addition, intragroup profit-sharing loans are characterized as equity instruments for Spanish tax purposes. Consequently, interest expenses derived from profit-participating loans are not tax deductible for the borrower. In line with such treatment, interest income derived from intragroup profit-sharing loans qualifies as a dividend that is exempt for the lender under the participation exemption regime (see Section B).

Inventories. The corporate tax law does not prescribe permissible methods for the valuation of inventory. Consequently, any valuation method allowed under the Spanish accounting rules may be used for tax purposes. Weighted average price is the generally accepted method, but first-in, first-out (FIFO) is also accepted. A common method is required with regard to inventories of the same nature and use.

Provisions. Provisions that are properly recorded are generally tax-deductible except for those specified by law.

Depreciation. All fixed or movable tangible assets (except land) that are owned by and used in the trade or business of a company are depreciable if their useful life exceeds a tax year. Intangible assets, such as patents, may be amortized during their useful life if they depreciate and have a limited and clearly defined useful life. Intangible assets whose useful life cannot be estimated reliably are amortized at an annual rate of 10%.

Goodwill is amortized at an annual rate of 5%.

Under certain conditions, Spanish-resident entities may amortize for tax purposes the financial goodwill embedded in shares of qualified foreign subsidiaries with respect to the following acquisitions:

- Acquisitions carried out before 21 May 2011 in non-EU countries if it can be proven that cross-border mergers cannot be accomplished
- Other acquisitions carried out before 21 December 2007

The amortization of financial goodwill is set at a maximum rate of 5%.

Depreciation methods are restricted to the straight-line method and the declining-balance method. The straight-line method may

be used for any depreciable asset. The declining-balance method may be used only for certain new tangible assets (industrial and farming machinery, vehicles, information systems and so forth) that have an anticipated useful life of three years or more.

The basis for depreciation is the acquisition price of assets purchased by the company or the manufacturing cost of assets manufactured by the company. The acquisition price includes all related costs, such as customs duties, transportation costs and installation expenses.

Maximum depreciation rates for tax purposes are fixed by law. The following are general straight-line rates and periods of depreciation for certain assets.

Asset	Maximum rate %	Maximum period of depreciation years
Commercial buildings	2	100
Industrial buildings	3	68
Office equipment	10 or 15	20 or 14
Motor vehicles	16	14
Plant and machinery	10 or 12	20 or 18
Computers	25	8

Companies may use higher rates if they can demonstrate that the actual depreciation is in excess of that allowed by law.

To be deductible, the depreciation amount must be recorded in the company's accounting books and must be "effective"; that is, it must correspond to the actual depreciation of the asset. The second condition is met if the depreciation amount is calculated in accordance with the rates prescribed by law or with other rates that have been expressly approved by the tax authorities. Otherwise, the "effectiveness" of the depreciation must be demonstrated. On request, the tax authorities may grant approval for accelerated depreciation if the company presents a plan specifying the assets, the date and price of the acquisition, the depreciation rates and the annual depreciation allowance desired, and reasons to support the adoption of such a plan.

Investments in new tangible assets and real estate in Spain or abroad carried from 2009 through 31 March 2012 may qualify for a free tax depreciation allowance. For investments made during tax years that began during 2009 and 2010, such tax benefit is conditioned on the maintenance of the level of employment. Any depreciation allowance on such assets that was pending to be fully accelerated by 31 March 2012 is still available for use but is subject to certain limitations. New fixed assets can be freely depreciated on an annual basis if their unit cost is below EUR300, with an overall cap of EUR25,000.

Relief for losses. Net operating losses can be carried forward indefinitely (no expiration period) with an annual limit of 70% of the positive tax base before the application of the capitalization reserve tax reduction (see *Capitalization reserve*). The limitation applies to losses in excess of EUR1 million.

The following restrictions are imposed on taxpayers with revenue exceeding EUR20 million in the immediately preceding year:

- If the revenue within the 12 months before the beginning of the tax period ranged from EUR20 million to EUR60 million, tax losses carried forward may offset up to a maximum of 50% of taxable income.
- If the revenue in the period mentioned in the first bullet exceeded EUR60 million, the limitation equals 25% of taxable income.

Change-in-control rules for entities with tax loss carryforwards are aimed at limiting the transfer or the use of loss carryforwards. In particular, the use of tax losses is restricted if the entity that is transferred engages in a different or additional activity within the two years after the change of ownership and if the net turnover derived from such activities in those years is greater than 50% of the average turnover of the prior two years.

Groups of companies. A group of companies may file a consolidated tax return if the election to apply this regime is carried out before the beginning of the tax year in which the regime is to be applied and if the tax authorities are notified of the election. After the group elects taxation under the consolidated regime, the regime applies indefinitely, provided that certain requirements are satisfied.

Effective from 1 January 2015, in line with several EU court cases, Spanish legislation has extended the scope of the tax group concept in order to allow the following:

- Subsidiaries held indirectly through a foreign intermediary company can form part of the tax group.
- Horizontal tax consolidation is allowed, so that Spanish direct or indirect subsidiaries of a common foreign parent company are able to form a Spanish tax group.

For this purpose, Spanish corporations include stock companies (sociedades anónimas), limited liability companies (sociedades limitadas) and limited partnerships (sociedades comanditarias por acciones). The parent company may adopt any of these legal forms or otherwise it must have legal personality and be subject to and not exempt from corporate income tax, if resident in Spanish territory, or if resident abroad, subject to a similar corporate tax system as in Spain. Registered branches of nonresident entities may qualify as controlling top entities in consolidated groups if certain requirements are met.

A company is deemed to control another company if, on the first day of the tax year for which the consolidated regime applies, it satisfies the following requirements:

- It owns, directly or indirectly, at least 75% of the other company's share capital (70% for companies quoted on the stock exchange) and it maintains such ownership and a minimum 50% of voting rights in such entities for the entire tax year of consolidation.
- It is not subject to the special tax regimes applicable to Domestic and European Economic Interest Groupings (Agrupaciones de Interés Económico) or Temporary Business Alliances (Uniones Temporales de Empresas).
- It is not a subsidiary of another company fulfilling the requirements to be regarded as the controlling company.

Tax-exempt companies, companies taxed at a different rate than the parent company and companies in specified legal situations, such as bankruptcy, may not be part of a group of companies.

Pre-consolidation losses can be used only up to the amount of the individual positive tax base that could be used on a stand-alone basis.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT), levied on goods	
delivered and services rendered within	
the Spanish territory (excluding the	
Canary Islands, Ceuta and Melilla), on	
imports from EU and non-EU member	
states, and on certain services rendered	
by foreign suppliers to persons subject	
to Spanish VAT (also, see Section E) Standard rate	2.1
	21
Rate on certain necessary products and services	10
	4
Rate on basic products Special annual tax on real estate owned by	4
companies resident in tax havens; assessed	
on the government's official value on	
31 December	3
Social security and employee-related fund	
contributions, calculated on an employee's	
total compensation, with certain limitations;	
paid by	
Employer	29.9
Employee	6.35
Capital duty on reductions and liquidations	
of companies	1

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Exchange controls are administered by the Bank of Spain and the Ministry of Economy and Finance. Exchange controls were liberalized several years ago. As a result, only a few, simple reporting requirements are now imposed, primarily for statistical purposes.

Restrictions on the deduction of financial expenses. In general, net interest expenses exceeding 30% of earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA), with some adjustments, may not be claimed as a deduction for tax purposes in the year of their accrual (with some exceptions, such as a minimum allowance of EUR1 million per year). The excess may be carried forward indefinitely. This restriction applies regardless of whether the interest is paid to a related party or an unrelated lender. In addition, as mentioned in *General* in Section C, interest expense on intragroup financing related to the acquisition (or equity increase) of participation in group entities is disallowed unless valid business reasons for such transactions are proven.

Additional rules for leveraged acquisitions limit the deductibility of interest on loans to purchase shares (acquisition debt) to 30% of the operating profit of the acquiring entity. The limitation applies if the acquired and acquiring entities are merged within a four-year period or if new entities join the tax group in which the acquiring and acquired entity are included. Under an escape clause in the law, the limitation does not apply in the year of the acquisition if the acquisition debt does not exceed 70% of the consideration paid for the shares. In the following years, the limitation will not apply if the acquisition debt is proportionally repaid within an eight-year period until it is reduced to 30% of the total consideration.

Anti-avoidance legislation. To prevent fraud, the tax code contains several anti-avoidance measures in various chapters. Substance-over-form principles apply.

Controlled foreign companies. Under controlled foreign company (CFC) rules contained in the corporate income tax law, Spanish resident companies must include in their tax base certain passive income derived by their foreign subsidiaries if certain control and effective taxation conditions are satisfied. Significant exceptions apply to these rules.

These rules do not apply to EU-controlled subsidiaries if the Spanish shareholder proves that the incorporation of the foreign entity was undertaken for sound business reasons and such entity carries on business activities.

Effective from 1 January 2015, certain amendments to CFC rules were introduced. These include, among others, additional substance requirements to be met by the foreign subsidiary in order to avoid the imputation of the foreign low-taxed income.

Transfer pricing. Spanish law includes the arm's-length principle and the requirement of documenting all related-party transactions. The arm's-length principle applies to all transactions carried out by taxpayers with related parties. The following are the principal aspects of the law:

- Taxpayers must use arm's-length values in their tax returns. As a result, taxpayers bear the burden of proof on transfer-pricing issues.
- OECD guidelines and pricing methodology apply.
- The law provides for secondary adjustments. Under this measure, if the agreed value in a transaction differs from the normal market value, the difference between the values is recharacterized by following a substance-over-form approach. In particular, for a transaction between a company and a shareholder, the difference (proportionally to the participation in the entity) is considered a dividend if such difference is in favor of the shareholder or a contribution by the shareholder to the entity's equity if the difference is in favor of the entity.
- Advance Price Agreements (APAs) may be negotiated. They
 apply to the current year, the preceding four years and the following four years. The law allows APAs to have retroactive
 effect within the statute-of-limitations period.
- Statutory documentation requirements in line with the guidelines of the EU Joint Transfer Pricing Forum entered into force on 19 February 2009. This documentation is required to support

the taxpayer's transfer-pricing policy regarding domestic and international transactions.

Penalties and delay interest may be imposed. If the documentation is correct, the tax authorities do not impose a penalty with respect to a transfer-pricing assessment. However, the absence (or incompleteness) of documentation is subject to penalties, even if no adjustments are assessed.

The Spanish Corporate Income Tax Act provides the following three exceptions to the obligation to prepare statutory transfer-pricing documentation:

- When the transaction takes place between entities that form part of a Spanish tax consolidated group
- When the transaction is carried out between members of an Economic Interest Grouping (Agrupaciones de Interés Económico) or a Temporary Business Alliance (Uniones Temporales de Empresas)
- When the transaction is carried out within the scope of a public stock offering
- When transactions with the same entity do not exceed EUR250,000 per year

Simplified documentation requirements apply to entities with a turnover that does not exceed EUR45 million, computed at the level of the mercantile group.

Some specified transactions must be documented in any case, such as transactions performed with group "related parties" that are tax resident in a tax-haven jurisdiction. Article 18.2 of the Spanish Corporate Income Tax Act provides a definition of "related parties."

In addition, transactions performed with related or unrelated residents of listed tax havens must comply with the arm's-length principle and are subject to statutory documentation requirements.

New Country-by-Country (CbC) Reporting obligations apply to Spanish tax resident groups if the consolidated group's net turnover in the immediately preceding fiscal year exceeded EUR750 million. This obligation may also apply in certain cases to subsidiaries of foreign groups.

As of 1 January 2016, new transfer-pricing documentation rules require more detailed information (for example, intangible assets, financial activities, management structure, main competitors and reconciliation of data used in economic analyses with annual financial statements).

VAT Immediate Supply of Information System. Effective from the 2017 fiscal year, businesses and professionals who are required to file VAT returns on a monthly basis are subject to the new VAT Immediate Supply of Information System. Businesses and professionals who are required to file monthly returns if they meet any of the following conditions:

- They have revenue exceeding EUR6 million.
- They are included in the monthly refund regime.
- They are applying the VAT grouping provisions.

Under the new system, information related to all invoices issued or received, customs documents and accountancy documents, if any, must be transmitted electronically and almost immediately to the Spanish tax authorities so that the tax authorities have all of the information relating to the operations carried out by VAT taxpayers in real time. Failure to comply with this filing system is subject to penalties.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law.

Spain has signed the Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (Multilateral Instrument, or MLI) and included several of the agreements listed below in their list of covered tax agreements under Article 2(1)(a)(ii) of the MLI. The text and interpretation of such agreements may be affected by the MLI dispositions.

	Dividends (a)	Interest (b)	Royalties %
Albania	0/5/10 (c)	6 (d)	0
Algeria	5/15 (e)	5 (d)	7/14 (f)
Andorra	5/15 (e)	5 (d)	5
Argentina	10/15	12 (d) 3/	5/10/15 (gggg)
Armenia (i)	0/10 (j)	5	5/10 (k)
Australia	15	10	10
Austria	10/15 (e)	5	5
Barbados	0/5 (kkkk)	0	0
Belgium	0/15 (m)	10 (d)	5
Bolivia	10/15 (e)	15 (d)	15
Bosnia and			
Herzegovina	5/10 (n)	7 (d)	7
Brazil	15	10/15 (o)	10/15 (p)
Bulgaria	5/15 (e)	0	0
Canada	5/15	0/10	0/10
Chile	5/10 (q)	5/15 (r)	5/10 (s)
China Mainland	10	10	10 (1111)
Colombia	0/5 (t)	10 (d)	10
Costa Rica (u)	5/12 (v)	5/10 (w)	10
Croatia	0/15 (x)	0	0
Cuba	5/15 (e)	0/10 (d)	5 (y)
Cyprus	0/5 (zzz)	0	0
Czech Republic (z)	5/15 (e)	0	5
Dominican			
Republic	0/10 (www)		10
Ecuador	15	0/5/10 (d)(aa)	
Egypt	9/12 (cc)	10 (d)	12
El Salvador	0/12 (dd)	10 (d)	10
Estonia	5/15 (e)	10 (d)	5/10 (ee)
Finland	10/15 (e)	10	5
France	0/15 (ff)	10 (d)	5
Georgia	0/10 (hh)	0	0
Germany	5/15 (e)	0	0
Greece	5/10 (ii)	8 (d)	6
Hong Kong SAR	0/10 (1)	5 (d)	5
Hungary	5/15 (e)	0	0
Iceland	5/15 (e)	5 (jj)	5
India	15	15 (g)	10/20 (kk)

		nds (a)	Inte	rest (b)	Roy	/alties %
Indonesia	10/15	-	10	(d)	10	70
Iran	5/10	(11)	7.5	(d)	5	
Ireland	0/15		0		5/8/10	(mm)
Israel	10		5/10	(nn)		(00)
Italy	15			(d)	4/8	(pp)
Jamaica	5/10	(qq)	10	(d)	10	
Japan	10/15	(e)	10		10	
Kazakhstan	5/15	(rr)	10	(d)	10	
Korea (South)	10/15	(e)	10	(d)	10	
Kuwait	0/5	(zzz)	0		5	
Latvia	5/10	(ss)	10	(d)	5/10	(ee)
Lithuania	5/15	(tt)	10	(d)	5/10	(s)
Luxembourg	10/15		10	(d)	10	
Malaysia	0/5	(vv)	10		5/7	(ww)
Malta	0/5	(xx)	0		0	
Mexico		(hhhh)	4.9/10	(iiii)	0/10	(y)
Moldova	0/5/10	(zz)	5	(d)	8	
Morocco	10/15	(e)	10		5/10	(bb)
Netherlands	5/10/15	(e)(aaa)) 10		6	
New Zealand	15		10	(jj)	10	
Nigeria	7.5/10	(cccc)	7.5	(d)		(dddd)
North Macedonia		(uu)		(d)	5	
Norway	10/15	(e)		(d)	5	
Oman	0/10	(eeee)		(d)	8	
	5/7.5/10			(ccc)	7.5	
Panama (ddd)	0/5/10			(d)	5	
Philippines	10/15			(d)(fff)	10/15/20	
Poland	5/15		0			(hhh)
Portugal	10/15		15		5	
Qatar	0/5	(jjjj)	0		0	
Romania	10/15			(d)	10	
Russian Federation			5	(jjj)	5	
Saudi Arabia		(kkk)		(d)	8	
Senegal	10	(22) (111)		(d)	10	(111) /
Serbia		(ii)(lll)		(d)(lll)		(lll)(mmm)
Singapore		(hh)(nn		(d)	5	
Slovak Republic (z)			0	(1)	5	
Slovenia	5/15			(d)	5	
South Africa	5/15			(000)	5	
Sweden	10/15			(d)	10	()
Switzerland	0/15	(vv)	0/10/15	(~)	5/0/1 <i>5</i>	(ppp)
Thailand	10		0/10/15	(g)	5/8/15	(IIIII)
Trinidad and	0/5/10	()(~) 0	(4)/(~~~	.) 5	(~~~)
Tobago		(zz)(qq		(d)(qqq) 3 10	(qqq)
Tunisia	5/15			(rrr)	10	
Turkey United Arab	3/13	(sss)	13	(ttt)	10	
Emirates	5/15	(1777)	0		0	
United Kingdom	0/10/15	(vvv)	0		0	
United Kingdom United States	0/10/13	(aaaa)	U		U	
(mmmm)	5/15	(e)	Λ	(d)	Λ	(nnnn)
Uruguay		(www)		(d) (d)		(xxx)
USSR (uuu)	18	(www)	0	(u)		(hhh)
Uzbekistan		(ffff)	5		5	(111111)
Venezuela				(d)(yyy		
Tonozuoia	10	(PPP)	, 5/10	(4)(33)	, ,	

	Dividends (a) %	Interest (b)	Royalties %
Vietnam	7/10/15 (gg)	10 (e)	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions (h)	19	19	20/24 (bbbb)

- (a) Distributions by Spanish subsidiaries to parent companies in EU member states are exempt from withholding tax if the parent company owns at least 5% of the subsidiary for an uninterrupted period of at least one year and if certain other requirements are met. The one-year holding period requirement may be satisfied at the date of the distribution or subsequent to such date. An anti-avoidance provision also applies in situations in which the ultimate shareholder is not an EU resident.
- (b) Interest paid to an EU resident without a permanent establishment in Spain is exempt from tax if the EU country is not on the Spanish tax haven list.
- (c) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that directly controls at least 75% of the capital of the distributing company. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that directly controls at least 10% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (d) Certain interest payments are not subject to withholding tax. In the particular case of the double tax treaty between Spain and the United States, as a general rule, interest payments are not subject to withholding tax.
- (e) The treaty withholding rate tax is increased to 15% in certain circumstances if the recipient is not a corporation or if the shareholding does not exceed a certain percentage. In addition, the branch remittance tax has been removed from the double tax treaty between Spain and the United States. Consequently, the allocation of benefits from a permanent establishment located in Spain to its head office in the United States is not subject to withholding tax, according to this treaty.
- (f) A 14% rate applies to royalties paid for artistic, scientific or literary works.
- (g) Interest paid to the government or central bank of the other contracting state is exempt from tax if the recipient is the beneficial owner of the interest. The government of the state of the payer may authorize an exemption for interest paid to a beneficial recipient other than the government or central bank of the other contracting state.
- (h) See Section B.
- The treaty provides for a tax sparing in favor of Armenia for the five years following the entry into force of the treaty.
 - The 0% rate applies if all of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - The recipient of the dividends is the beneficial owner of the income.
 - The direct or indirect shareholding is equal to or higher than 25%.
 - A minimum two-year shareholding period has been fulfilled.
 - Dividends are not subject to tax in the state of residency of the recipient of the dividends.
- (k) The 5% rate applies to royalties for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works (including films and videotapes used for its reproduction on television or radio).
- The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that directly controls at least 25% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (m) The 0% rate applies if all of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - · The recipient of the dividends is a corporation.
 - The shareholding is equal to or higher than 25%.
 - Exemption is allowed under the rules of the state of residence of the subsidiary.
 - The rate is 15% if the effective beneficiary is a resident of the other contracting state.
- (n) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that directly controls at least 20% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (o) A 10% rate applies to interest paid to financial institutions for long-term (10 or more years) loans for goods or equipment.
- (p) A 10% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works (including films and videotapes produced by a resident of a contracting state).
- (q) A 5% rate applies if the effective beneficiary of the dividends is a corporation that controls at least 20% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (r) A 5% rate applies to interest derived from loans granted by banks and insurance companies, from bonds and securities traded on a recognized stock exchange and from sales on credit of machinery and equipment.

- A 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial and scientific equipment.
- (t) The 0% rate applies if the dividends are received by a company that holds a direct or indirect shareholding of at least 20% in the capital of the distributing company.
- (u) The protocol includes a most-favored-nation clause under which Costa Rica automatically will provide similar tax treatment to Spanish residents if Costa Rica enters into a treaty with a third country that enters into force and that offers more beneficial tax treatment for dividends, interest, royalties and/or income from personal independent services.
- (v) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that directly controls at least 20% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (w) The 5% rate applies to loans with a maturity exceeding five years.
- (x) A 15% rate applies if the shareholding is less than 25%.
- (y) Certain copyright royalties are exempt.
- Spain honors the Czechoslovakia treaty with respect to the Czech and Slovak Republics.
- (aa) A 5% rate applies to certain loans.
- (bb) A 5% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights of literary, dramatic, musical or artistic works (excluding motion picture films and television films or videotapes).
- (cc) A 12% rate applies if the shareholding is less than 25%.
- (dd) The 12% rate applies if the shareholding is less than 50%.
- (ee) A 5% rate applies to royalties paid for industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (ff) No withholding tax is imposed if the recipient is a company that is subject to corporate income tax and that holds a participation of at least 10% in the payer.
- (gg) The 7% rate applies if the shareholding is at least 50%. The 10% rate applies if the shareholding is at least 25%, but less than 50%. The 15% rate applies if the shareholding is less than 25%.
- (hh) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that directly controls at least 10% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (ii) The withholding tax rate is 5% if the effective beneficiary of the dividends is a corporation and if the shareholding is equal to or higher than 25%. The withholding tax rate is 10% for other dividends.
- (jj) Withholding tax is not imposed if the recipient is the beneficial owner of the interest and if the interest is beneficially owned by a contracting state, or a political subdivision or local authority of the contracting state.
- (kk) The 20% rate applies to certain royalties and technical services.
- (ll) The 10% rate applies if the shareholding is less than 20%.
- (mm) A 5% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights of musical compositions and literary, dramatic or artistic works. An 8% rate applies to royalties paid for the following:
 - · Motion picture films
 - · Films, tapes and other means of transmission or reproduction of sounds
 - · Industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 - Copyrights of scientific works
- (nn) A 5% rate applies to interest paid with respect to sales of industrial, commercial, scientific equipment, or on loans from financial institutions. A 0% rate applies to interest paid to the government or central bank of the other contracting state.
- (00) A 5% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights of musical compositions, and literary, dramatic or artistic works, and to amounts paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (pp) The rate is 4% for royalties paid for copyrights of literary, dramatic, musical or artistic works (excluding motion picture films and television films or videotapes).
- (qq) The 10% rate applies if the shareholding is less than 25%.
- (rr) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that directly or indirectly controls at least 10% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (ss) The treaty withholding tax rate is increased to 10% in certain circumstances if the recipient is not a corporation or if the shareholding does not exceed a certain percentage.
- (tt) A 5% rate applies if the effective beneficiary of the dividends is a corporation that controls at least 25% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (uu) A 15% rate applies if the shareholding is less than 10%.

- (vv) A 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner holds at least a specified percentage of the share capital of the distributing entity and if certain other conditions are met.
- (ww) A 5% rate applies to income derived from the rendering of technical services.
- (xx) A 5% rate applies if the shareholding is less than 25%.
- (yy) The withholding tax rate is 10% if the effective beneficiary of the interest is a financial entity.
- (zz) The 0% rate applies if the dividends are received by a company that holds directly or indirectly a shareholding of at least 50% in the capital of the distributing company. A 5% rate applies if the direct shareholding is more than 25% but less than 50%. Otherwise, a 10% rate applies.
- (aaa) The withholding rate is 5% if the recipient is not subject to Dutch tax on the dividends and if the 10% rate would otherwise apply.
- (bbb) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that has owned directly for the six-month period ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined at least 50% of the voting shares of the distributing company. The 7.5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that has owned directly for the period of six months ending on the date on which entitlement to the dividends is determined at least 25% of the voting shares of the distributing company.
- (ccc) Certain interest payments are not subject to withholding tax.
- (ddd) Tax treaty provisions do not apply if the dividend, interest or royalties paid by a Panamanian resident are sourced in Spain or in a country that has not entered into a tax treaty with Spain and if such income has not been effectively taxed in Panama.
- (eee) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a capital company that directly controls at least 80% of the capital of the distributing company and if certain conditions are satisfied. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that directly controls at least 40% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (fff) A 10% rate applies to interest paid with respect to sales of industrial equipment or publicly traded bonds.
- (ggg) A 20% rate applies to royalties paid with respect to films, television or radio. A 10% rate applies to royalties derived in preferred areas of activities.
- (hhh) A 0% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights of literary, dramatic, musical or artistic works (excluding motion picture films and television films or videotapes).
- (iii) The withholding tax rate is 5% if the effective beneficiary of the dividends is a company that has invested at least ECU100,000 in the share capital of the payer and if the dividends are exempt from tax in the other contracting state. The withholding tax rate is 10% if only one of these requirements is met. The withholding tax rate is 15% for other dividends.
- (jjj) No withholding tax is imposed on interest paid to and beneficially owned by financial institutions with respect to long-term (seven years or more) loans and certain other debts.
- (kkk) A 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that directly controls at least 25% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (III) A most-favored-nation clause applies.
- (mmm) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films or films or tapes used for radio or television broadcasting, but excluding computer software. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes and computer software, for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (nnn) The 5% rate applies if the distributing company is a stock-listed real estate investment company and if the beneficial owner of the dividends directly or indirectly controls less than 10% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (000) A 0% rate applies to interest paid to financial institutions for long-term (seven years or more) loans.
- (ppp) A 0% rate applies if certain conditions are met.
- (qqq) A limitation-of-benefits clause in the treaty may apply.
- (rrr) A 5% rate applies to loans over seven years.
- (sss) A 5% rate applies to certain dividend distributions.

- (ttt) A 10% rate applies to interest derived from loans granted by banks or in connection with sales on credit of merchandise or equipment.
- (uuu) Spain honors the double tax treaty with the former USSR with respect to Belarus, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan and Ukraine.
- (vvv) A 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a corporation that holds directly at least 10% of the entity paying the dividends.
- (www) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a capital company that directly controls at least 75% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (xxx) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works.
- (yyy) A 4.95% rate applies to interest paid to financial institutions.
- (zzz) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that directly controls at least 10% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (aaaa) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to a company that controls, directly or indirectly, at least 10% in the equity of the distributing company, provided that the recipient of the dividends is the beneficial owner. The 15% rate applies to dividends paid out of income (including capital gains) derived directly or indirectly from immovable property by an investment vehicle that distributes most of this income annually and whose income from such immovable property is exempt from tax. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (bbbb) The 20% rate applies to EU residents in jurisdictions with which an exchange of information agreement is in place.
- (ccc) The 7.5% applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that directly controls at least 10% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (dddd) The 7.5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the royalties is a capital company.
- (eeee) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that directly controls at least 20% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (ffff) The 5% applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is company that directly controls at least 25% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (gggg) The 3% rate applies to copyright royalties with respect to (journalistic) news. The 5% rate applies to copyright royalties received by the author or his or her heirs with respect to literary, theater, musical or artistic works. The 10% rate applies to royalties relating to patents, designs or models, computer software, know-how and technical assistance. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (hhhh) The 0% rate applies if the dividends paid to a company the capital of which is wholly or partly divided into shares and that directly controls at least 10% of the capital of the distributing company or if the dividends paid to a pension fund.
- (iiii) The 4.9% applies to interest paid on loans of any kind granted by banks or other financial institutions, including investment banks, savings banks and insurance companies, as well as to interest paid on bonds and other debt instruments that are traded regularly and substantially on a recognized stock exchange. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (jijj) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% (1% if the company is substantially and regularly traded on a stock exchange of Spain or Qatar) of the capital of the company paying the dividends or is a public body holding at least 5% of the stock in the company paying the dividends.
- (kkkk) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 5% rate applies in all other cases.
- (IIII) Sixty percent of the gross amount of royalties for the right to use industrial, commercial or scientific equipment is subject to tax.
- (mmmm) These are the withholding tax rates under a new tax treaty with United States, which took effect on 27 November 2019.
- (nnnn) As a general rule, royalties are not subject to withholding tax.

Spain is in the process of negotiation, ratification or signature of its tax treaties with Azerbaijan, Bahrain, Belarus, Cape Verde, Montenegro, Namibia, Peru, Syria and Ukraine. Spain is negotiating agreements on the exchange of tax information with Bermuda, the Cayman Islands, the Cook Islands, Guernsey, the Isle

of Man, Jersey, the Macau Special Administrative Region (SAR), Monaco, St. Lucia, St. Vincent and the Grenadines.

Spain has agreements on the exchange of tax information with Andorra, Aruba, Bahamas, the Netherlands Antilles and San Marino.

The agreement between Spain and the United States for the improvement of international tax compliance and the implementation of the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act entered into force on 1 July 2014.

A new tax treaty with China Mainland, which was signed in 2018, is pending ratification after negotiation and signature.

Spain is renegotiating its tax treaties with Austria, India, the Netherlands and Romania.

Sri Lanka

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Colombo GMT +5

 EY
 +94 (11) 246-3500

 Mail address:
 Fax: +94 (11) 269-7369,

 P.O. Box 101
 +94 (11) 557-8180

 Colombo 10
 Email: ey.tax@lk.ey.com

Sri Lanka

Street address: 201, De Saram Place Colombo 10 Sri Lanka

Principal Tax Contact

★ Duminda Hulangamuwa +94 (11) 267-8007, +94 (11) 557-8101 Email: duminda.hulangamuwa@lk.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory and International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Duminda Hulangamuwa +94 (11) 267-8007, +94 (11) 557-8101 Email: duminda.hulangamuwa@lk.ey.com

Email: duminda.nulangamuwa@ik.ey.con

Sulaiman Nishtar +94 (11) 557-8103 Email: sulaiman.nishtar@lk.ey.com

Roshini Fernando +94 (11) 557-8141

Email: roshini.fernando@lk.ey.com

Kandy GMT +6
EY +94 (81) 1223-2056

839/2, Peradeniya Road Fax: +94 (81) 1223-2056
Kandy (Voice request required)
Sri Lanka

Business Tax Advisory

Duminda Hulangamuwa +94 (81) 1223-2056

Email: duminda.hulangamuwa@lk.ey.com

Dhammika Gunasekera +94 (81) 1223-2056

Email: dhammika.gunasekara@lk.ey.com

This chapter reflects provisions contained in the new Inland Revenue Act No.24 of 2017 together with proposed amendments. These are effective from 1 April 2018 or 1 April 2019, unless specified otherwise. The proposals announced in the 2019 budget have not yet been enacted. However, certain policy decisions taken subsequently by the government are discussed in brief in Section G. At the time of writing, these policies have also not been enacted but are effective from 1 January 2020, unless specified otherwise.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	28 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	10 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	28 (a)
Withhalding Tory (0/)	` ′

Withholding Tax (%)

Dividends 14 (c) Interest 5/14 (d)

Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc. 14 (e)

Rent Paid to Residents	10
Service Fees with a Source in Sri Lanka	
Paid to Nonresidents	14
Payments Made to Nonresidents Conducting	
Transport Business with Respect to the Carriage	
of Passengers, Cargo or Mail Embarking from	
Sri Lanka	2
Payments to Nonresidents Conducting	
Specified Telecommunication Business	2
Allocation of a Partner's Share of Partnership	
Income	8
Sales of Gems Sold at Auction Conducted	
by Gem and Jewelry Authority	2.5
Branch Remittance Tax	14
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	6 (f)

- (a) This is the standard rate. For other rates, see Section B.
- (b) Capital gains tax is reimposed in Sri Lanka, effective from 1 April 2018.
- (c) This tax, which is a final tax, is imposed on dividends paid to residents and nonresidents.
- (d) The 5% withholding tax applies to interest paid on deposits. Companies can claim the 5% withholding tax as a credit against their annual income tax liability. The 14% withholding tax must be deducted and remitted to the Inland Revenue Department when making payments of interest to persons outside Sri Lanka on loans granted by companies, partnerships or other bodies of persons outside Sri Lanka other than foreign banks or financial institutions.
- (e) Withholding tax at a rate of 14% must be deducted and remitted to the Inland Revenue Department when making payments of royalties to persons outside Sri Lanka.
- (f) See Relief for losses in Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies resident in Sri Lanka are subject to income tax on their worldwide income. Nonresident companies are subject to tax on their profits and income derived from Sri Lankan sources. A company is considered to be a resident company if its registered or principal office is in Sri Lanka or if the control and management of its business are exercised in Sri Lanka.

Rates of corporate income tax. The standard rate of corporate income tax is 28%.

A 14% rate of corporate income tax applies to profits and income derived by the following:

- Small and Medium Enterprises (defined as persons conducting business solely in Sri Lanka that do not have an associate that is an entity and that have gross annual turnover of less than LKR500 million)
- Companies "predominantly" conducting an agriculture business
- Companies "predominantly" conducting a business of exporting goods and services
- Companies "predominantly" providing educational services
- Companies "predominantly" engaged in the promotion of tourism
- Companies "predominantly" providing information technology services
- · Charitable institutions

For purposes of the above bullets, "predominantly" means that the specified activities account for 80% or more of the gross income of the company. If this condition is not satisfied, the standard rate of 28% applies.

Gains derived from the realization of investment assets by companies are taxed at a rate of 10%.

A 40% rate of corporate income tax applies to profits and income derived from the businesses of tobacco, liquor, and betting and gaming.

A remittance tax of 14% is imposed on the remittance of profits by nonresidents.

Tax incentives. Tax holidays are not available.

Tax incentives are provided through enhanced capital allowances for new companies in addition to the normal capital allowances.

The following are the enhanced capital allowances:

- An enhanced capital allowance of 200% is granted for investment exceeding USD3 million in depreciable assets other than intangible assets in the Northern Province.
- An enhanced capital allowance of 100% is granted for investment exceeding USD3 million but less than USD100 million in depreciable assets other than intangible assets in other provinces.
- An enhanced capital allowance of 150% is granted for investment exceeding USD100 million in depreciable assets other than intangible assets in other provinces.
- An enhanced capital allowance of 150% is granted for investment exceeding USD250 million in assets or shares of a stateowned company.

The enhanced capital allowance must be claimed in the year of assessment of the investment.

Any unrelieved loss arising from the enhanced capital allowance must be claimed within 10 years. This period is extended to 25 years if the investment exceeds USD1 billion.

The following temporary concessions apply for the three years of assessment after the effective date (1 April 2018) of the new Inland Revenue Act:

- An enhanced capital allowance of 200% is granted for an investment up to USD3 million in computers, data-handling equipment, specified plant and machinery, or buildings and structures in the Northern Province.
- An enhanced capital allowance of 100% is granted for an investment up to USD3 million in computers, data-handling equipment, specified plant and machinery, or buildings and structures in other provinces.
- Gains and profits (surplus) distributed to a policyholder of a life insurance company is subject to a reduced income tax rate of 14%.
- A headquarters or regional head office, as specified by the Commissioner General of Inland Revenue, established in Sri Lanka on or after 1 October 2017 is exempt from income tax.
- A company entering into a standardized power purchase agreement regarding renewable energy on or before 10 November

2016 with the Ceylon Electricity Board is subject to a reduced income tax rate of 14%.

- R&D expenses are 100% deductible from business income.
- A company providing information technology services may claim an additional deduction in computing business income equal to 35% of the total amount of payments that are included in computing the taxable income of its employees other than company directors. The conditions for this deduction are 80% of gross income from the business of providing information technology services, at least 50 employees during the whole year and no entitlement to enhanced capital allowances. Any unrelieved losses resulting from the additional deduction may not be claimed in any succeeding years of assessment.

The following items, among others, are exempt from income tax:

- Any sums received from the President's Fund or National Defence Fund
- Prizes received as awards made by the President of Sri Lanka or by the government in recognition of an invention or research

Capital gains. Capital gains tax is re-imposed on gains from the realization of investment assets (capital assets held as part of an investment). In computing capital gains, the cost of an investment asset held as at 30 September 2017 is the market value of such asset at that time. Specific exclusions and exemptions, such as gains on sales of listed shares, are provided.

Administration. The normal fiscal year (year of assessment) runs from 1 April to 31 March. A company may select a different fiscal year if it obtains prior permission from the Department of Inland Revenue. Income tax is payable in four quarterly installments, which are due one and a half months after the end of each quarter. A company must file the final tax return by 30 November (self-assessment). Any balance of income tax due must be paid by 30 September following the end of the fiscal year.

If a company fails to file a return, the Assistant Commissioner can issue a Default Assessment at any time. Filing a return after a Default Assessment is issued is not considered to be a self-assessment.

The Assistant Commissioner also has the power to issue an Advance Assessment, usually in advance of the due date of the return.

The Assistant Commissioner also has the authority to revise a previously issued assessment or make an additional assessment.

For a self-assessment return, an amended or additional assessment must be filed within 30 months from the date of filing of the self-assessment return.

For any other assessments (default or advance), the amended or additional assessment must be filed within 30 months from the date on which the Assistant Commissioner issued the original assessment.

In the case of fraud, no time limit applies for the issuance of an assessment.

Separate sets of accounts must be maintained for different activities of a trade or business that are exempt or subject to tax at different tax rates.

A refund claim for a year of assessment must be claimed in writing within four years after the date of payment or, if made on the Commissioner General's initiative, within the specified time period.

The Commissioner General may make a public ruling setting out the Commissioner General's interpretation of the application of the Inland Revenue Act.

A taxpayer may apply for a private ruling setting out the Commissioner General's position with regard to a transaction entered into or proposed to be entered into by a taxpayer.

Dividends. The definition of a "dividend" is broadened. It now includes the following:

- A payment derived by a member from a company, whether received as a division of profits, in the course of a liquidation or reconstruction, in a reduction of capital or in a share buyback or in other circumstances
- Capitalization of profits (bonus shares)

The definition of "dividends" excludes a payment to the extent that any of the following circumstances exists:

- It is matched by a payment made by a member to the company.
- It is debited to capital, share premium or similar account.
- It constitutes a final withholding payment.
- It is otherwise included in calculating the income of the member.

A dividend tax of 14% (also known as the Dividend Tax at Source) is withheld from dividends distributed out of profits included in taxable income. The 14% tax is the final tax on dividends paid to residents and nonresidents.

The company has no liability to dividend tax other than as a withholding tax agent.

Dividends paid by a resident company to a resident or nonresident company are not included in the taxable income of the recipient if any of the following apply:

- A withholding has been made for dividend tax.
- The dividend is exempt from income tax.
- The dividend consists of any part of the amount of dividends received by the payer from another resident company.

Dividends received from nonresident companies are exempt from income tax if the recipient has a participation of at least 10% in the value of the shares of the foreign company.

Dividends distributed out of dividends received from nonresident companies outside Sri Lanka are liable to dividend tax.

Interest. The following are significant aspects of the taxation of interest:

 Withholding tax at a rate of 5% is imposed on interest paid to companies on bank deposits. Companies may offset this withholding tax against their annual income tax liability.

- Withholding tax at a rate of 5% is imposed on interest paid to residents and nonresidents on corporate debt securities.
- No withholding tax is imposed on interest payments on government securities, bonds and similar instruments issued by the Central Bank of Sri Lanka.
- No withholding tax is imposed on amounts equal to interest or discounts paid to nonresident persons or to licensed commercial banks in Sri Lanka by the issuer of a sovereign bond denominated in a foreign currency issued after 1 October 2008.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign tax relief is available under various double tax treaties. In general, Sri Lankan tax payable (other than dividend tax) is allowed as a credit against any foreign tax computed by reference to the same income. Similar relief is available for foreign tax paid in the other treaty country. However, the benefit is not available to a body that is a resident of the other state if 50% or more of the underlying ownership is held by an individual or individuals who are not residents of the other state. This restriction does not apply if the resident of the other state is a company listed on a stock exchange in that other state.

Foreign tax credits must be calculated for each source (employment, business, investment or other source) and for each gain from the realization of investment assets. For each calculation, the credit cannot exceed the amount calculated by applying the average rate of Sri Lankan income tax to the person's assessable foreign income.

Conditions apply for the claiming of such credit.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The assessment is based on financial statements prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

All expenses incurred during the year in the production of income are allowable unless specifically prohibited. In addition, certain expenses that are specifically authorized are permitted as deductions. Nondeductible expenses include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Capital expenditures
- Personal and domestic expenses
- Expenditure incurred in deriving exempt amounts
- Final withholding tax payments
- Outlays or expenses for entertainment
- Payments subject to withholding tax if withholding tax has not been paid to the Inland Revenue Department

The following expenses, among others, are deductible:

- Interest expenses if money was borrowed under a debt obligation and used during the year to acquire an asset that is used in the production of income (see next paragraph)
- Repairs and improvements, whether or not capital, limited to 5% of the written-down value of buildings and 20% of the written-down value of other assets
- Research and development expenses (including capital expenditure incurred through an institution in Sri Lanka)
- Agricultural startup expenses such as opening up land for cultivation or animal husbandry, purchase of livestock and cultivation of land

Interest expenses incurred (other than by financial institutions) on the excess of the total debt obligations under financial instruments over the statutory limit (three or four times the amount of share capital and reserves) is not deductible in the year of assessment in which they are incurred. Any unclaimed amount can be carried forward to be claimed in the next six years of assessment.

Qualifying payments. Companies may claim a deduction for qualifying payments, which are donations to the government and approved charities.

Donations to the government in cash are deductible in full.

Qualifying payment deductions for donations to approved charities established for the provision of institutional care for the sick and needy are limited to LKR500,000 or one-fifth of taxable income, whichever is less.

Amounts that cannot be deducted in a year of assessment as qualifying payments cannot be carried forward.

Inventories. Inventories are normally valued at the lower of historical cost or net realizable value. For agricultural produce, inventories are valued at subsequent sale prices. Cost is usually determined on a first-in, first-out (FIFO) formula or a weighted average cost formula.

Provisions. In general, no deductions are allowed for reserves or provisions. However, provisions may be deducted if the expenses provided for are paid within three years after the year of assessment.

For banks, the deductibility of a specific provision for bad debts is subject to the approval of the Commissioner General, based on the reasonableness of the provision.

Depreciation. Depreciation allowances are granted to the owner of the asset from the fiscal year in which the asset is first used. The allowance is computed using the straight-line method at the following rates, which are effective from 1 April 2018.

Asset	Rate (%)
Buildings	5 (a)
Plant and machinery or equipment	20
Motor vehicles	20
Furniture	20
Computer hardware	20
Intangible assets (excluding goodwill)	5/20 (b)

- (a) This rate applies to buildings, structures and similar works of a permanent
- (b) If the intangible asset has an indefinite useful life, the rate is 20%.

Depreciation allowances are generally subject to recapture on the sale of an asset to the extent that the sales proceeds exceed the tax value after depreciation. Any amounts recaptured are subject to tax at the regular corporate tax rate. Losses on the sale of a depreciable asset may be claimed as business losses.

Relief for losses. Business losses can be deducted in full in determining the taxable income of a company. Any balance may be carried forward for six years of assessment.

Losses can be offset against business income or investment income, subject to restrictions.

Losses relating to reduced rates can be deducted from income taxable at the same rate or a lower rate and income from exempt activities.

Losses from exempt activities can be set off only against exempt income.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax (VAT); imposed on all goods	
and services supplied in, or imported into,	
Sri Lanka and on retail and wholesale trade,	
excluding essentials, other than certain exempt	
items including the supply and import of motor	
vehicles, cigarettes and liquor (effective from	
25 October 2014, these items are liable to the	
Excise [Special Provisions] Duty, which	
replaces VAT at the point of import); sales of	
condominium units are liable to VAT,	
effective from 1 April 2018; liability	
threshold for VAT is LKR12 million per year	
or LKR3 million per quarter	
Standard rate	15%
Specified goods and services, including	
exports and international transportation	0%
VAT on financial services (VATFS); imposed	
on the supply of financial services by	
specified institutions carrying on the business	
of financial services, including the provision	
of financial leasing facilities; unit trusts and	1.50/
mutual funds are exempt	15%
Economic Service Charge (ESC); imposed on	
turnover if the turnover exceeds LKR12,500,000	
per quarter; airlines and shipping lines, dealers	
in lottery, unit trusts, mutual funds, distributors	
(as defined in ESC Act) and proceeds from the	
sale of foreign-currency sovereign bonds are exempt	
from ESC; basis of computing ESC for petroleum	
retailers is 1/10 of relevant turnover of petrol, diesel or kerosene; advance withholding of ESC	
for persons liable for the Special Commodity Levy	
(see below); advance ESC can be set off against	
actual ESC for same year of assessment (no refund);	
ESC can be set off against the income tax of a	
company in that year of assessment and carried	
forward for setoff in the following two years	
of assessment	
Standard rate	0.50%
Nation Building Tax; applies if turnover	0.5070
exceeds LKR12 million per year; threshold	
of LKR25 million per quarter for certain	
industries; levy is imposed on the entire	
. C	

amount of turnover if the amount of turnover

	KI LANKA 1033
Nature of tax	Rate
exceeds the threshold; exemptions applicable for certain turnover	2%
Nation Building Tax on financial services; same tax base as VATFS (see above)	2%
Betting and gaming levy; annual amounts of the levy	LKR25,000 to LKR400 million
Tax imposed on gross monthly collections from bookmaking and gaming; imposed instead of all indirect taxes other than the	LKK400 mimon
betting and gaming levy mentioned above Telecommunication levy	10%
Standard rate Services provided through internet and	25%
broadband Levy for Crop Insurance Scheme; on banking, finance and insurance institutions; imposed	
on annual profits Debt Repayment Levy; imposed on all	1%
transactions of a commercial bank	LKR2 per each LKR10,000
Evoice duty: on specified imports and	of a transaction
Excise duty; on specified imports and locally manufactured products Import duty Cess on specified imported items	5% to 115% 0% to 30% Various
Stamp duty On transfers of immovable property On specified instruments	3%/4% Various
On receipts exceeding LKR25,000 (imposed on all transactions other than transfers of immovable property and transactions	
involving specified instruments) On local credit card usage	LKR25 0%
On foreign purchases	2.5%
Port and Airport Development Levy; imposed declared cost, insurance and freight (CIF) val of all cargo; exports, the film industry, impor of goods for specified projects with foreign funds donations received by the government, imports of artificial limbs, crutches and simil items, and yarns and fabrics are exempt	ue ts
Standard rate Certain pharmaceutical products	7.5% 2.5%
Casino Industry Levy	LKR1 billion
Bars and Taverns Levy Direct-to-Home Satellite Services Levy	LKR250,000 LKR1 billion
Satellite Location Levy	LKR1 billion
Dedicated Sports Channel Levy Special Commodity Levy	LKR1 billion Various
Cellular Tower Levy	LKR200,000 per month
Short Message Service (SMS)	1
Advertising Levy	LKR0.25 per SMS

Nature of tax	Rate
Carbon Tax; based on engine capacity	Various
Luxury Tax on motor vehicles	
Super luxury vehicles	LKR2,000,000
Luxury vehicles	LKR1,000,000
Semi-luxury vehicles	LKR500,000
Semi-luxury vehicles (dual purpose)	LKR250,000
Reservations in Sri Lanka by online travel	
agents; imposed on commission	1%
Social security contributions, on employees'	
gross earnings	
Employees' Provident Fund (EPF); paid by	
Employer	12%
Employee	8%
Employers' Trust Fund; paid by employer	3%

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Foreign-exchange regulations are governed by the Exchange Control Act No. 12 of 2017, effective from 20 November 2017, and other directives issued by the Central Bank of Sri Lanka. The regulations include those discussed below.

Any licensed commercial bank as an authorized dealer can open the following types of accounts in Sri Lanka:

- Inward Investment Accounts (IIAs)
- Outward Investment Accounts (OIAs)
- Capital Transaction Rupee Accounts (CTRAs)

Persons outside Sri Lanka may engage in specified capital transactions in Sri Lanka that require remittance of foreign exchange into Sri Lanka, such as the following:

- Investing
- Acquiring all classes of shares in companies not incorporated in Sri Lanka and listed on the Colombo Stock Exchange
- Granting loans through debt securities issued in foreign currency or Sri Lankan rupees by licensed, commercial banks, finance companies and specialized banks

Exclusions include the acquisition of shares of a company proposing to carry on businesses of pawn broking, coastal fishing or retail trade if the capital contributed by persons resident outside Sri Lanka is less than USD5 million. In such cases, investments are limited to 40% of the stated capital or if special approval is granted by the Board of Investment of Sri Lanka for a higher percentage.

Overseas companies registered under the Companies Act of Sri Lanka may carry on the following business in Sri Lanka:

- Any commercial trading or industrial activity provided that permission has been obtained from the government of Sri Lanka
- Any non-commercial, non-trading or nonindustrial activity, such as activities carried on by a liaison office, representative office or similar office

Overseas companies cannot carry on undertakings for money lending, pawn broking or retail trade if the capital contributed by a person resident outside Sri Lanka is less than USD5 million, coastal fishing or other prohibited activities as specified in the regulations. Permissible activities are also set out in the regulations.

Overseas profits, royalties, franchise payments and similar payments may be remitted out of Sri Lanka net of tax through the IIA of the parent company through which the investments were routed.

The following capital transactions are permitted through an authorized dealer:

- Repatriation of sales proceeds of immovable property held by residents outside Sri Lanka, subject to conditions.
- For migrant transfers, an initial migration allowance of USD200,000 per individual aged 18 years and above, an annual migration allowance of USD30,000 transferable after a lapse of 12 months after utilization of the initial allowance subject to directions issued by the Central Bank of Sri Lanka and an annual allowance of USD30,000 with respect to the proceeds to a foreign national from the sale of inherited property in Sri Lanka.
- Granting of loans and advances in Sri Lanka in foreign currency or in Sri Lanka rupees to residents outside Sri Lanka.
 These are permitted to Sri Lankans residents outside Sri Lanka on a permanent residency visa in another country, dual citizens and Sri Lankans employed abroad (other than emigrants), subject to conditions in the regulations.

A tax-clearance certificate is required for outward remittances other than for specific remittances, which include, among others, the following:

- Remittances of sales proceeds from quoted company shares owned by nonresidents in companies in Sri Lanka
- Dividends paid to nonresidents if withholding tax on such dividends is paid
- Foreign investments made by resident companies
- Capital repayments of foreign loans obtained by resident companies
- Remittances by export companies with respect to registration of trademarks outside Sri Lanka

Transfer pricing. Under the Inland Revenue Act, if significant pricing discrepancies are considered "artificial," the tax authorities may determine a commercially acceptable price for tax purposes. Profits and losses from transactions between associated undertakings are determined taking into account the arm's-length principle.

Currently, transfer-pricing regulations apply to local transactions exceeding LKR50 million and to foreign transactions exceeding LKR100 million.

Advance pricing agreements may be entered into with the Department of Inland Revenue with regard to "international transactions." The arm's-length price is determined using methods prescribed for this purpose.

A permanent establishment in Sri Lanka is recognized as a distinct and separate entity from its head office and related branches in Sri Lanka.

The Commissioner General of Sri Lanka can specify safe harbor rules to simplify transfer-pricing compliance and administration.

A specific transfer-pricing penalty regime is introduced for the following:

- Failure to maintain required documents: 1% of the aggregate value of transactions with associated enterprises
- Not furnishing required documents: an amount not exceeding LKR250,000
- Nondisclosure of required information relative to transactions with associated persons: not exceeding 2% of the aggregate value of transactions with associated enterprises
- Failure to submit documents by due dates: an amount not exceeding LKR100,000
- Concealment of income: 200% of amount of additional tax

The basis for charging penalties for the types of noncompliance referred to above are 1% of aggregate transaction value of LKR250,000, 2% of aggregate transaction value of LKR100,000 and 200% of incremental tax on the transfer-pricing adjustments.

No tax exemption or benefit is provided on taxable income enhanced as a result of transfer-pricing adjustments.

Debt-to-equity rules. For group companies, a debt-to-equity ratio of 3:1 applies to manufacturing companies, and a 4:1 ratio applies to other types of companies. Interest paid on loans in excess of the debt-to-equity ratio is not deductible for tax purposes.

Purchase of land by foreigners. The purchase of land by foreign companies and companies incorporated in Sri Lanka with direct or indirect foreign shareholding exceeding 50% is prohibited, except for quoted public companies. It is proposed that the restriction on the ability of foreigners to purchase condominiums below the fourth floor be removed.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following table lists the maximum withholding tax rates under Sri Lanka's double tax treaties.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Australia	15	10	10
Bahrain	5/7.5/10	10	10
Bangladesh	15	15	15
Belarus	7.5/10	10	10
Belgium	15	10	10
Canada	15	15	10
China Mainland	10	10	10
Denmark	15	10	10
Egypt	15	15	15
Finland	15	10	10
France	10	10	10/15
Germany	15	10	10
India	7.5/15	10	10
Indonesia	15	15	15
Iran	10	10	8
Italy	15	10	10/15 (a)
Japan	10	15	0/7.5 (a)
Korea (South)	10/15 (b)	10	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Kuwait	5/10	10	20
Luxembourg	7.5/10	10	10
Malaysia	15	10	10
Mauritius	10/15 (d)	10	10
Nepal	15	10/15 (e)	15
Netherlands	10/15 (b)	10	10
Norway	15	10	10
Pakistan	15	10	20
Palestinian Authority	10	10	10
Philippines	15/25	15	15/25
Poland	10	10	10
Qatar	10	10	10
Romania	12.5	10	10
Russian Federation	10/15	10	10
Seychelles	7.5/10	10	10
Singapore	15	10	15
Sweden	15	10	10
Switzerland	10/15 (b)	10	10
Thailand	15	10/25 (c)	15
United Arab Emirates	10	10	10
United Kingdom	15	10	10
United States	15	10	5/10 (f)
Vietnam Non-treaty	10	10	15
jurisdictions (g)	14	5/14	14

- (a) The lower rate applies to royalties for copyrights and cinematographic films. The higher rate applies to other royalties.
- (b) The 10% rate applies if the recipient holds at least 25% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (c) The 10% rate applies to interest received by a financial institution. The 25% rate applies to other interest.
- (d) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (e) The 10% rate applies to interest paid to banks. The 15% rate applies to other interest.
- (f) Rent paid for the use of tangible movable property is taxed at the rate of 5%.
- (g) See the applicable footnotes in Section A.

Sri Lanka has also entered into agreements covering international air transport with the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR), Oman, Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates.

G. Key changes

Significant changes resulting from policy decisions of the government relating to measures mentioned in Sections B and D of this chapter are summarized below.

The following are revisions to income tax rates:

- Standard rate for companies: 24%
- Gains and profits from certain specific businesses, which are small and medium enterprises (SMEs; as defined), conducting business of sale of goods or merchandise for payment received in foreign currency, specified undertakings, educational services, promotion of tourism, construction services, agroprocessing and health care services, and dividends received from resident companies: 14%
- Gains and profits from manufacturing: 18%

• Gains and profits from conducting betting and gaming, and gains and profits from the manufacturing and sale or import and sale of any liquor or tobacco products: 40%

The following are changes to the VAT:

- The threshold for liability for VAT is increased to LKR300 million per year or LKR75 million per quarter, effective from 1 January 2020.
- Effective from 1 December 2019, the standard VAT rate is 8%.
- Sale of condominium housing units is exempt from VAT, effective from 1 December 2019.

The Nation Building Tax is abolished, effective from 1 December 2019.

The Economic Service Charge is abolished, effective from 1 January 2020.

The Port and Airport Development Levy is levied at the import point at the rates of 5%, 7.5% and 10% (certain specified items are exempted).

The following are changes to withholding taxes:

- Effective from 1 January 2020, no withholding tax is imposed on certain payments made to resident persons, including dividends, interest, discounts, natural resource payments, rent, royalties and premiums, unless on the request of the recipient.
- Withholding tax continues to be imposed on payments made to all persons on winnings from lotteries, rewards, betting or gambling at a rate of 14% and on the sales price payable to the seller on any gem sold at an auction conducted by the National Gem and Jewelry Authority at a rate of 2.5%.
- Effective from 1 January 2020, withholding tax continues to be imposed on payments that have a source in Sri Lanka made to nonresident persons, subject to provisions of relevant double tax treaties, at the following rates:
 - Interest (excluding exempt interest): 5%
 - Payments with respect to land, sea or air transport, or telecommunication: 2%
 - Any other payments (excluding exempt gains and profits):

Interest, discount or realization of any gain on sovereign bonds denominated either in local or foreign currency with respect to any nonresident person (other than a Sri Lankan permanent establishment) is exempt from income tax, effective from 1 April 2018.

Interest or discount paid or allowed on any sovereign bond denominated in foreign currency, including Sri Lanka Development Bonds, with respect to any person, is exempt from income tax, effective from 1 April 2018.

Interest paid to any person outside Sri Lanka on a loan granted to any person in Sri Lanka or to the government of Sri Lanka is exempt from income tax, effective from 1 April 2018.

Interest income earned in foreign currency by any person on monies of the person in any foreign-currency account opened by the person in a commercial bank or specialized bank with the approval of the Central Bank of Sri Lanka is exempt from income tax.

Any sum received by a public corporation out of funds voted by parliament from the Consolidated Fund or from any loan arranged through the government is exempt from income tax, effective from I April 2018.

A dividend paid by a resident company to a nonresident share-holder is exempt from income tax.

A dividend paid by a nonresident company or a gain on the realization of shares of a nonresident company is exempt from income tax if it is derived by any person with a "substantial participation" in the nonresident company.

A dividend paid by a resident company is exempt from tax (subject to certain conditions) if the company is engaged in any of the following:

- Entrepôt trade involving import, minor processing and reexport
- · Providing front-end services to clients abroad
- Offshore business in which goods are procured from or manufactured in one country and shipped to another country without bringing the goods to Sri Lanka
- Headquarters operations of leading buyers for management of financial supply chain and billing operations or logistic services, such as bonded warehouses or multi-country consolidations in Sri Lanka

The following gains and profits earned or derived by any person are exempt from income tax:

- Gains and profits from the sale of produce of an undertaking for agro-farming (without subjecting produce to any process of production or manufacturing), effective from 1 April 2019
- Gains and profits from the providing of information technology and enabled services as may be prescribed
- Gains and profits from any service rendered in or outside Sri Lanka to any person for use outside Sri Lanka, with payment for the service in foreign currency remitted to Sri Lanka through a bank in Sri Lanka
- Any foreign-source gains or profits (other than gains and profits referred to above) earned or derived in foreign currency and remitted through a bank in Sri Lanka
- Any amount derived by a nonresident person from laboratory services or standards certification services
- Any amount derived by any religious institution by way of grants and donations

Suriname

Paramaribo

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT -3

0

0

Please direct all requests regarding Suriname to the persons listed below in the Paramaribo, Suriname, office or in the Willemstad, Curaçao, office.

EY Cornelis Jongbawstraat 17 Paramaribo Suriname	+597 749-9460	
Principal Tax Contacts		
Bryan D. Irausquin	+599 (9) 430-5075 Mobile: +599 (9) 660-0707 Email: bryan.irausquin@an.ey.com	
Fong-Mang Cheong	+599 (9) 430-5071 Mobile: +599 (9) 525-2920 Email: fong-mang.cheong@an.ey.com	
Kimberly N. Schreuders	+597 749-9460 Mobile: +597 710-0966 Email: kimberly.schreuders@an.ey.com	
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)		36
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)		36
Branch Tax Rate (%)		36
Withholding Tax (%)		
Dividends		25
Interest		0

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.

Branch Remittance Tax

Carryback Carryforward

Net Operating Losses (Years)

Income tax. Income tax is levied on resident and nonresident companies. Resident companies are those incorporated under Suriname law, even if their management is located abroad, as well as companies incorporated under foreign law, but effectively managed and controlled in Suriname.

For resident companies, income tax is, in principle, levied on the aggregate amount of net income earned from all sources during the company's accounting period. In principle, nonresident companies are subject to Suriname income tax on the following specific Suriname income items:

- Income derived from a permanent establishment in Suriname
- Income derived from real estate located in Suriname and/or debt claims secured by mortgages on real estate located in Suriname

Losses incurred by companies during their first three years of business may be carried forward indefinitely.

• Income derived from rights to the profit of an enterprise of which the management is located in Suriname

Nonresident companies are deemed to derive income from a permanent establishment in Suriname if they derive income from, among other activities, acting as an insurer and the exploration and exploitation of natural resources, such as oil and gas.

Tax rates. Resident and nonresident companies, including branches of foreign companies, are taxed at a standard effective rate of 36%.

Tax incentives. Tax incentives, such as tax holidays, may be granted to new business enterprises engaged in certain activities. Business enterprises engaged in, among other activities, mining and tourism may apply for several tax incentives such as accelerated depreciation and fiscal unity. A written letter of request for the granting of a tax incentive must be filed with the Suriname tax authorities.

Capital gains. No distinction is made between the taxation of capital gains and the taxation of other income. All income is taxed at the income tax rate of 36%.

Administration. The taxable amount is the profit realized in a fiscal year or calendar year.

The final tax return must be filed within six months after the end of the financial year. Any difference between the tax due based on the provisional return and the tax due based on the final return must be settled at the time the final return is filed. Companies must file a provisional tax return before 15 April of the current calendar year or within two and one-half months after the beginning of the current fiscal year. In principle, this return must show a taxable profit that is at least equal to the taxable profit shown on the most recently filed final tax return.

In principle, the tax due on this provisional tax return may be paid at once or in four equal installments, by 15 April, 15 July, 15 October and 31 December or within two and one-half months after the beginning of the current fiscal year and subsequently by the end of every three months. If the provisional tax is paid at once, it must be paid by the due date for the filing of the provisional tax return, which is in general 15 April for a financial year corresponding to the calendar year.

An extension of time to file the return and pay the tax later than 31 December is not granted. On request of a company, the Tax Inspector may consent to the reporting of a lower taxable profit than the taxable profit shown on the most recently filed final tax return. To obtain such consent, a request should be filed with the Suriname tax authorities before 15 February or within one and one-half months after the beginning of the current fiscal year.

The tax authorities may impose arbitrary assessments if the tax-payer fails to file a tax return. Additional assessments may be imposed if insufficient tax is levied when tax returns are filed or when arbitrary assessments are imposed. Depending on the degree of wrongdoing, a penalty of up to 100% of the additional tax due may be levied.

Dividends. In principle, a 25% withholding tax is imposed on dividends distributed by resident companies. Dividends distributed by resident companies to qualifying resident companies are exempt from Suriname dividend withholding tax. For this purpose, the following are qualifying resident companies:

- Investment companies conducted as limited liability companies that exclusively or almost exclusively aim to acquire, hold, manage and sell shares
- Other Suriname resident companies that continuously held the shares in the payer of the dividends from the beginning of the year from which the distributed profits derive, provided that the recipient and payer are not mutual shareholders (entities that hold shares in one another)

Withholding tax is not imposed on remittances of profits by branches to their foreign head offices.

Participation exemption. In principle, dividend distributions received from qualifying resident companies and qualifying nonresident companies are exempt from Suriname income tax. For dividends received from qualifying nonresident companies, the participation exemption applies if, among others, the following conditions are met:

- The share interest held in the nonresident company is in line with the business activities of the company receiving the dividend distribution. The share interest held in the nonresident company is regarded to be in line with the business activities of the company receiving the dividend distribution if the recipient holds at least 10% of the nominal paid-up capital of the payer of the dividends.
- The nonresident company is subject to a tax on profit in its country of residence.

Foreign tax relief. No foreign tax relief is available under domestic law. Foreign tax relief may be available under the tax treaties entered into with Indonesia and the Netherlands.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Taxable income must be calculated in accordance with "sound business practices."

In principle, all expenses incurred with respect to the conducting of a business are deductible. However, if expenses exceed normal arm's-length charges and are incurred directly or indirectly for the benefit of shareholders or related companies, the excess is considered to be a nondeductible profit distribution (dividend).

In principle, interest expenses are deductible for tax purposes if the interest rate is determined on an arm's-length basis.

No thin-capitalization requirements apply in Suriname under the Suriname tax legislation.

Inventories. Inventories are generally valued using the historical-cost, first-in, first-out (FIFO) or weighted-average methods.

Depreciation. Depreciation may be calculated using the straight-line, declining-balance or other methods that are in accordance with "sound business practices."

Relief for losses. Losses in a financial year may be carried forward for seven years. No carryback is available. Losses incurred by companies during their first three years of business may be carried forward indefinitely.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Sales tax in Suriname; a general consumption	
tax on the delivery of services by an	
entrepreneur as part of its business in	
Suriname, the delivery of goods produced	
in Suriname by a Suriname producer and	
the importation of goods into Suriname	
Delivery and importation of goods	10
Delivery of services	8
Import duties	0 to 50

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in Suriname is the Suriname dollar (SRD).

In general, a foreign-exchange permit is required for the movement of capital with respect to certain transactions including, but not limited to, the following:

- · Loans issued by nonresidents of Suriname
- Real estate transactions in which one of the parties is a nonresident of Suriname
- Capital proceeds (profits and dividends)
- Incorporation of a limited liability company in accordance with the laws of Suriname if the company is located in Suriname and if one of the incorporators or shareholders is a nonresident of Suriname
- Purchase or sale of the shares of a limited liability company established in Suriname by a nonresident of Suriname

Specific guidelines for exchange control apply in the case of a petrol agreement: an agreement concluded between a state enterprise and a contractor for the survey, exploration and exploitation of petrol in specified areas of Suriname.

Transfer pricing. In general, intercompany charges must be determined on an arm's-length basis.

F. Tax treaties

Suriname has entered into tax treaties with Indonesia and the Netherlands. These treaties contain provisions to avoid double taxation between Suriname and these countries regarding taxes on income.

Sweden

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Stockholm GMT +1

EY Mail address:

+46 (8) 520-590-00

Box 7850

103 99 Stockholm

Sweden

Street address:

Jakobsbergsgatan 24

Stockholm Sweden

Principal Tax Contact

★ Mikael Hall

+46 (8) 520-592-35

Mobile: +46 (70) 318-92-35

Email: mikael.hall@se.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Rikard Ström

+46 (8) 520-592-08 Mobile: +46 (70) 544-00-40

Email: rikard.strom@se.ey.com

Erik Hultman

Erik Hultman

+46 (8) 520-594-68 Mobile: +46 (70) 318-94-68 Email: erik.hultman@se.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

+46 (8) 520-594-68 Mobile: +46 (70) 318-94-68

Email: erik.hultman@se.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transfer Pricing and

Mikael Hall

+46 (8) 520-592-35

Mobile: +46 (70) 318-92-35

Olov Persson

Operating Model Effectiveness

Email: mikael.hall@se.ey.com +46 (8) 520-594-48

Mobile: +46 (70) 318-94-48 Email: olov.persson@se.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Helena Norén, +46 (8) 520-596-87

Financial Services Organization Mobile: +46 (70) 312-96-87

Email: helena.noren@se.ey.com

Jessica Kjellsson +46 (8) 520-593-33

Mobile: +46 (76) 107-93-33

Email: jessica.kjellsson@se.ey.com

Karin Attorps +46 (8) 520-585-69

Mobile: +46 (76) 853-2199 Email: karin.attorps@se.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Daniel King +46 (8) 520-591-30

Mobile: +46 (73) 040-43-72 Email: daniel.king@se.ey.com International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desks Abroad

Rikard Ström, +46 (8) 520-592-08

Part-time Swedish Mobile: +46 (70) 544-00-40

desk in London (the above Swedish telephone numbers may

be used to reach Rikard Ström in London)

Email: rikard.strom@se.ey.com

Malte Soegaard +1 (212) 773-4266 (resident in New York) Hobile: +1 (929) 602-6958

(resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (929) 602-6958

Email: malte.soegaard1@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Einar Stigård +46 (8) 520-582-61

Mobile: +46 (70) 200-89-91 Email: einar.stigard@se.ey.com

Sara Jacobsson +46 (8) 520-583-50

Mobile: +46 (72) 236-33-82

Email: sara.m.jacobsson@se.ey.com

Johan Agrell +46 (8) 520-594-14 Mobile: +46 (70) 532-36-38

Email: johan.agrell@se.ey.com

Per Stenbeck +46 (8) 520-583-17

Mobile: +46 (72) 500-98-73 Email: per.stenbeck@se.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Katrin Norell +46 (8) 520-598-07

Mobile: +46 (70) 318-98-07 Email: katrin.norell@se.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Tomas Karlsson, +46 (8) 520-592-47

Financial Services Organization Mobile: +46 (70) 664-16-61

Email: tomas.karlsson@se.ey.com

Royne Schiess +46 (8) 520-592-39

Mobile: +46 (70) 648-94-65 Email: royne.schiess@se.ey.com

Tax Controversy

Per Holstad +46 (8) 520-597-40

Mobile: +46 722 06 46 99 Email: per.holstad@se.ey.com

Legal Services

Paula Hogéus +46 (8) 520-586-95

Email: paula.hogeus@law.se.ey.com

Göteborg GMT +1

EY +46 (31) 63-77-00

Mail address: Fax: +46 (31) 15-38-06 (Tax) 401 82 Göteborg

Sweden

Street address: Parkgatan 49 Göteborg

Sweden

★ Elisabeth Granhage +46 (31) 63-78-26

Email: elisabeth.granhage@se.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Principal Tax Contact

Elisabeth Granhage +46 (31) 63-78-26

Email: elisabeth.granhage@se.ey.com

Malmö GMT +1

EY +46 (40) 693-15-00 Mail address: Fax: +46 (40) 23-70-91

Box 4279 203 14 Malmö Sweden

Street address:

Nordenskiöldsgatan 24 211 19 Malmö

Sweden

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Tonie Persson +46 (40) 693-15-44

Mobile: +46 (70) 206-49-94 Email: tonie.persson@se.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transfer Pricing and Operating Model Effectiveness

Ulrika Eklöf +46 (40) 693-15-71

Mobile: +46 (70) 324-97-71 Email: ulrika.eklof@se.ey.com

Clemens Mader +46 (40) 693-15-24

Mobile: +46 (76) 607-37-67 Email: clemens.mader@se.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Gustaf Linder +46 (40) 693-15-72

Mobile: +46 (70) 291-95-72 Email: gustaf.linder@se.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	21.4
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	21.4
Branch Tax Rate (%)	21.4
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	30 (a)
Interest	0
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	0 (b)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited

- (a) This withholding tax applies to nonresidents. In general, no withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to a foreign company that is similar to a Swedish limited liability company (aktieholag) and that is not regarded as a tax-haven company. If the payer is a company listed on the stock exchange, an exemption is granted only if the recipient holds at least 10% of the voting rights of the payer for more than one year.
- (b) Royalties paid to nonresidents are not subject to withholding tax, but the net income is taxed as Swedish-source income at the normal corporate tax rate. However, under most treaties, the tax rate is reduced. Sweden has enacted legislation implementing the European Union (EU) directive on interest and royalties (2003/49/EC), effective from 1 January 2004. In implementing the directive, Sweden considered the most recent amendments adopted by the European Council.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Income from all business activities is aggregated as one source of income — income from business. In principle, corporate income tax (CIT) is levied on all corporate income

of a company incorporated in Sweden (resident corporation), except for certain domestic and foreign dividends (see *Dividends*). If a Swedish company conducts business through a permanent establishment abroad, the foreign profits are also subject to Swedish tax, unless a treaty provides otherwise. Nonresident corporations are subject to tax on Swedish-source income only.

Rate of tax. The corporate income tax rate is 21.4%. However, the tax rate will be reduced to 20.6% in 2021. No local income taxes are levied on corporate profits.

Capital gains. No separate regime exists for capital gains, but special rules apply to the calculation of the amount of capital gains and losses.

In general, capital gains on shares held for business purposes are exempt from tax (for details regarding shares held for business purposes, see *Dividends*). Effective from 1 January 2010, the participation exemption regime was expanded to cover interests in partnerships and shares held by partnerships. Corresponding losses on interests in partnerships are nondeductible. However, capital gains on interests in partnerships domiciled outside the European Economic Area (EEA) are not covered by the participation exemption.

Taxable capital gains are aggregated with other corporate business income. Capital gains are subject to tax when transactions are closed, regardless of the holding period or when payment is received.

Administration. A company may choose its financial year and is required to file its corporate income tax return by the corresponding due date for the return. A company can submit its return electronically through the Tax Agency's e-service or via regular mail. The following table provides the dates for filing the corporate income tax return for all financial years.

Financial year	Filing of tax return Paper filing E-filing	
1 February–31 January, 1 March–28 February, 1 April–31 March or 1 May–30 April	1 November	1 December
1 June–31 May or 1 July–30 June	15 December	15 January
1 August–31 July or 1 September–31 August	1 March	1 April
1 October–30 September, 1 November–31 October, 1 December–30 November or 1 January–31 December	1 July	1 August

A financial year may be extended for up to 18 months in certain circumstances, such as for a company's first or last financial year or if a company changes its financial year.

Advance tax payments are made in monthly installments during the year to which they relate. The final tax assessment must be issued by the Swedish Tax Agency before the 15th day of the 12th month after the end of the assigned income year. Any balance of tax due must be paid within 90 days after the final tax assessment.

Dividends. In general, dividends received from Swedish companies on shares held for business purposes are exempt from tax. Dividend distributions on other shares are fully taxable. Shares are deemed to be held for business purposes if they are not held as current assets and if any of the following conditions is satisfied:

- The shares are unlisted.
- The shares are listed and the recipient of the dividends owns at least 10% of the voting power of the payer for more than one year.
- The shares are held for organizational purposes (important to the business of the holder or a company in the same group as the holder).

Dividends received from foreign companies are exempt from tax if the dividends satisfy the conditions for exemption with respect to dividends on shares in Swedish companies and if the distributing foreign company is equivalent to a Swedish limited liability company (*aktiebolag*).

Shares held in a company resident in an EU member state are considered to be shares held for business purposes if both of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The company owning the shares holds 10% or more of the share capital of the payer (it is irrelevant whether the shares are held as current assets).
- The payer is listed in Council Directive 2015/121/EU (the Parent-Subsidiary Directive) and is required to pay one of the taxes listed in the directive.

Partnerships may receive tax-exempt dividends to the extent that the dividend would be exempt if received directly by the owners of the partnership interests.

However, if the distributing company is a foreign company that can deduct the dividend payment as interest or as a similar payment, the dividend is not exempt for the Swedish receiving company.

Foreign tax relief. Under Swedish law, a Swedish company may usually claim a credit against CIT liability for comparable taxes paid abroad. Sweden applies a so-called "overall" tax credit system. However, certain tax treaties may override internal foreign tax credit rules and instead exempt foreign-source income from Swedish tax.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Corporate income tax is based on taxable business income computed according to the accrual method of accounting. Taxable business income generally includes all worldwide income earned by a corporation. The major exceptions are capital gains and dividends on shares held for business purposes (see Section B).

Inventories. Inventories are valued at the lower of acquisition cost or actual value. Acquisition cost is determined using the first-in, first-out (FIFO) method. An obsolescence provision of 3% is allowed when using acquisition cost to value inventories.

Reserves. A profit allocation reserve allows a 25% deduction of the taxable income for the financial year. Each year's reserve must be added back to taxable income no later than six years after the year of the deduction. The oldest remaining reserve must always be reversed first. The reserve is based on net income before tax and includes any amounts from the allocation reserve that are added back to taxable income.

Tax is imposed annually on fictitious interest income with respect to the deferred tax amount.

Depreciation. Equipment with a life of three years or less may be written off in the year of purchase. Machinery and equipment may be written off either on a straight-line basis at 20% of cost annually or on a declining-balance basis at 30% of the current tax value. In any one year, the same method must be used for all machinery and equipment. However, companies can switch to a different method each year. The above methods may be used only if the same depreciation method is used in the financial statements. If this condition is not satisfied, a third method, which is also based on the remaining depreciable value, is available. Under this method, companies may choose any percentage, up to a maximum of 25%. The same amortization rules that govern machinery apply to patents, trademarks, purchased goodwill and other intangible property.

Depreciation of buildings is straight-line over the building's expected life. In general, commercial buildings may be depreciated at 2% to 5% annually, factory buildings at 4% and office buildings at 2%. Buildings subject to greater wear and tear may be depreciated at higher rates. Accelerated depreciation of 2% annually is allowed for new buildings, additions or reconstructions during a period of six years following completion.

If depreciable machinery and equipment are sold, the proceeds reduce the depreciable base for the remaining machinery and equipment.

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward indefinitely. Losses may not be carried back.

The tax law includes rules restricting the use of old tax losses of acquired companies.

In general, the possibility of offsetting the losses of an acquired company through a group contribution (see *Groups of companies*) may in certain circumstances be restricted during a five-year period. The rules also include a restriction under which the amount of losses that may be used is limited to twice the amount paid for the shares. Special restrictions also apply to the possibility of using losses with respect to mergers.

Groups of companies. There is no consolidated treatment whereby all companies in a group may be treated as a single taxable entity. However, rules permit income earned by companies in a corporate group to be distributed within the group through the use of group contributions, which are deductible for the paying company and taxable income for the receiving company. In general, group contributions may be made between Swedish group companies if ownership of more than 90% exists during the entire financial

year. This rule applies even if a foreign parent or subsidiary is in the group structure. A Swedish permanent establishment of a foreign company resident in an EEA state is treated as a Swedish company for purposes of the group contribution rules.

In certain circumstances it is possible for Swedish companies to claim deductions of losses in foreign subsidiaries.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table describes other significant taxes.

Value-added tax (VAT), on goods (including imported goods but excluding exported goods) and services, unless specifically exempt by law; based on sales price excluding VAT	Rate (%)
Standard tax rate	25
Rate on hotel services, food served in restaurants and foodstuffs	12
Rate on books and newspapers, entry to theaters, cultural and sports events,	
passenger transportation and copyrights	6
Social security contributions, on salaries, wages and the assessed value of benefits in kind; paid by employer	
General rate	31.42
Special salary tax, on earnings not included in the base for social security contributions;	
paid by the employer	24.26

E. Miscellaneous matters

Controlled foreign companies. A Swedish company that holds or controls, directly or indirectly, at least 25% of the capital or voting rights of a foreign low-taxed entity (controlled foreign company, or CFC) is subject to current taxation in Sweden on its share of the foreign entity's worldwide profits if the ownership or control exists at the end of the Swedish company's fiscal year. Foreign entities are considered to be low-taxed if their net income is taxed at a rate of less than 11.77% (55% of the effective corporate income tax rate) on a base computed according to Swedish accounting and tax rules. However, the CFC rules do not apply to foreign entities that are resident and subject to corporate income tax in jurisdictions on the so-called "white list." If Sweden has entered into a tax treaty with a jurisdiction on the white list, an additional requirement for the exemption is that the foreign entity and its income must be eligible for treaty benefits.

Anti-avoidance legislation. A general anti-avoidance act applies in Sweden. The act is considered a source of insecurity to taxpayers because it limits the predictability of the tax law. Under the act, a transaction may be adjusted for tax purposes if all of the following conditions are met:

- The transaction, alone or together with other transactions, is part of a procedure that provides a substantial tax advantage to the
- The taxpayer, directly or indirectly, participated in the transaction or transactions.

- Taking into account all of the circumstances, the tax advantage can be considered to be the predominant reason for the procedure.
- A tax assessment based on the procedure would be in conflict with the purpose of the tax law, as it appears from the general design of the tax rules, the rules that are directly applicable or the rules that have been circumvented through the procedure.

Transfer pricing. The Swedish transfer-pricing regulation is based on the arm's-length principle. As a result, in general, the transfer-pricing guidelines of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) apply. The Swedish Tax Agency may adjust the income of an enterprise if its taxable income in Sweden is reduced as a result of contractual provisions that differ from those that would be agreed to by unrelated parties and if the following three additional conditions are met:

- The party to which the income is transferred is not subject to tax in Sweden.
- It is reasonably established that a community of economic interest exists between the parties.
- It is clear from the circumstances that the contractual provisions were not agreed upon for reasons other than the community of economic interest.

If the conditions under the law are met, the Swedish Tax Agency may increase the income of an enterprise by the amount of the reduction resulting from the contractual provisions that were not determined at arm's length.

Under Swedish rules, a Swedish company must have formal transfer-pricing documentation in place with respect to cross-border transactions. These requirements have been modified to follow the OECD Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Action 13 recommendations. The new documentation requirements apply to financial years starting after 31 March 2017 and require a Master File/Local File structure under which one Master File is prepared for the multinational enterprise group, and a Local File is prepared for each country where the group has operations. Small and medium-sized multinational enterprise groups are excluded from the obligation to prepare transfer-pricing documentation. The classification of small and medium-sized companies includes the following companies:

- Companies employing less than 250 persons
- Companies having an annual turnover below SEK450 million or a balance-sheet value below SEK400 million

In addition to the above, aggregated transactions with a counterparty that amount to less than SEK5 million per counterparty are deemed "non-essential" and do not need to be documented in the Local File.

Debt-to-equity rules. No thin-capitalization rules exist in Sweden. However, the Companies Act requires the compulsory liquidation of a company if more than 50% of the share capital is lost without replacement of new capital.

Interest limitation rules based on earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization. Sweden introduced major changes to its interest limitation rules as of 1 January 2019, which

supersede the previous rules. The new rules, which are based on earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA), are described below.

General limitation. Deductibility of net interest expense is limited to 30% of "Tax EBITDA." Special rules apply to investment companies and cooperative associations. These include a safe harbor rule to ease the administrative burden on smaller companies. No limitation is imposed on companies with a net interest expense below SEK5 million. The limitation is applied at the group level, meaning that the total deductible within a group under the safe harbor rule is limited to SEK5 million.

It is possible to offset net interest income and expense among companies that can exchange group contributions.

A nondeductible net interest expense can be carried forward for six years, but a change of control would forfeit the carryforward. However, this is not the case if the change of ownership occurs between two companies within the same group. The same applies for qualified mergers and demergers.

The inclusion of interest expense in the tax base of certain assets (for example, inventory, buildings, machinery and equipment, and intangible assets) is not permitted.

Targeted limitation. Deduction of interest is subject to further limitations with respect to debt between affiliated companies. Such interest expense is tax-deductible only to the extent the beneficial owner of the interest income is tax resident within the EU/EEA or in a jurisdiction with which Sweden has concluded a tax treaty, or the interest income is subject to at least 10% taxation in the hands of the beneficial owner of the interest if the interest income is the only income of the beneficial owner.

Even if the above criteria are met, the interest expense is not taxdeductible if the debt relationship has been created "exclusively, or virtually exclusively," to provide the group with a significant tax advantage.

Interest definition. The definition of interest in Swedish tax law includes "costs which are comparable to interest costs," and in some cases, currency exchange rate effects.

Hybrid mismatches. Sweden introduced substantial additions to the Swedish provisions to counter hybrid mismatches as of 1 January 2020, applicable to affiliated companies or arrangements resulting in a tax benefit.

Hybrid entities and instruments. A company is not allowed to deduct expenses paid to a company in another state if the corresponding income is not subject to tax in that state and if this is due to differences in the classification of an entity (opaque/transparent) or a financial instrument (debt/equity) for tax purposes.

Imported mismatches. Deduction of a payment to an entity in a state outside of the EU is disallowed if the corresponding income from that payment is set off, directly or indirectly, against an expense that is giving rise to a deduction without inclusion or a double deduction.

Hybrid permanent establishments. A company is not allowed to deduct an expense paid to another company if the corresponding income is not subject to tax and this difference is due to the one of the following:

- The recognition of a permanent establishment
- The allocation of income to a permanent establishment
- A deemed payment disregarded under the laws of the payee jurisdiction

Double deduction. A company is not allowed to deduct an expense if a deduction is also allowed against the income of a company in another state and if one of the following circumstances exists.

- The expense was attributed to a permanent establishment.
- The expense was paid by a Swedish company.
- This is due to a tax residency mismatch.

The application of the first and third circumstances described above is not restricted to affiliated companies or arrangements resulting in a tax benefit.

Limited foreign tax credit on hybrid-transfers. Deduction of foreign tax, attributable to income on a financial instrument, is disallowed to the extent the taxpayer receives a tax credit on dividend or interest income resulting from the terms of a transfer agreement of the financial instrument. The limitation applies only to the extent that another entity is granted a foreign tax credit for the same income and the dividend or interest income is part of a structured arrangement that generally entails a tax credit for the taxpayer and the taxpayer reasonably should have been expected to know about the arrangement.

Mandatory disclosure regime. As of 1 July 2020, taxpayers and intermediaries are required to report certain cross-border arrangements. However, reports will retrospectively cover arrangements for which the first step was implemented between 25 June 2018 and 1 July 2020. Under the legislation, a broad range of cross-border structures and transactions are reportable if they contain one or more features or hallmarks. Some of the hallmarks will only trigger reporting requirements if they also fulfill the main benefit test.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Interest payments are not subject to withholding tax under Swedish internal law. Consequently, the table below provides treaty withholding tax rates for dividends and royalties only. However, under Swedish domestic law, no dividend withholding tax is levied on dividends paid by a Swedish company to a "foreign company," as defined under Swedish tax law, if it is equivalent to a Swedish limited liability company and certain holding requirements are met. Also, no withholding tax is levied if the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive applies. In addition, a foreign legal entity qualifies as a "foreign company" if it is resident and liable to income tax in a jurisdiction with which Sweden has entered into a comprehensive tax treaty and if it is eligible for the treaty benefits.

Swedish domestic law on withholding tax contains an antiavoidance rule. Under this rule, a person or entity that holds shares to provide an illegitimate tax advantage or reduction of withholding tax for someone else is subject to withholding tax. The anti-avoidance rule may also potentially apply to situations for which an exception from withholding tax would otherwise be available.

	Dividends Normal Reduced			
Residence of recipient	treaty rate	rate (b)(d)	Royalties (a)	
Albania	15	5	5	
Argentina	15	10	3/5/10/15 (g)	
Australia	15	_	10	
Austria	10	5	0/10 (h)	
Bangladesh	15	10	10	
Barbados	15	5	5	
Belarus	10	5 (c)	3/5/10 (j)	
Belgium	15	5	0	
Bolivia	15	0	15	
Bosnia and				
Herzegovina	15	5	0	
Botswana	15	_	15	
Brazil	25 (i)	- (i)	25 (i)	
Bulgaria	10	- ` ´	5	
Canada	15	5 (c)	0/10	
Chile	10	5 (c) 5	5/10 (k)	
China Mainland	10	5	6/10 (k)	
Cyprus	15	5	0	
Czech Republic (e)	10	0	0/5 (1)	
Denmark	15	0	0	
Egypt	20	5	14	
Estonia	15	5	5/10 (k)	
Faroe Islands	15	0	0	
Finland	15	0	0	
France	15	0	0	
Gambia	15	5 (c)	5/12.5 (m)	
Georgia	10	0	0	
Germany	15	0	0	
Greece	0	_	5	
Hungary	15	5	0	
Iceland	15	0	0	
India	10	_	10	
Indonesia	15	10	10/15 (n)	
Ireland	15	5	0	
Israel	15	5	-/0 (o)	
Italy	15	10	5	
Jamaica	22.5	10	10	
Japan	10	0	0	
Kazakhstan	15	5	10	
Kenya	25	15	20	
Korea (South)	15	10	10/15	
Latvia	15	5 5	5/10 (k)	
Lithuania	15 15		5/10 (k)	
Luxembourg	15 15	0	0	
Malaysia Malta	15 15	0	8	
Mauritius	15 15	0	0	
Mexico	15	5 (c)	10	
IVICATOU	1 3	3 (6)	10	

	Dividends Normal Reduced			
Residence of recipient	treaty rate %	rate (b)(d) %	Royalties (a) %	
Montenegro (f)	15	5	0	
Namibia	15	5 (c)	5/15 (m)	
Netherlands	15	0 `	0 ` ´	
New Zealand	15	_	10	
Nigeria	10	7.5	7.5	
North Macedonia	15	0	0	
Norway	15	0	0	
Pakistan	-(q)	15	10	
Philippines	15	10	15	
Poland	15	5	5	
Portugal	10	0	10	
Romania	10	_	5	
Russian Federation	15	5	0	
Serbia (f)	15	5	0	
Singapore	15	10	0	
Slovak Republic (e)	10	0	0/5 (1)	
Slovenia (f)	15	5	0	
South Africa	15	5 (c)	0	
Spain	15	10	10	
Sri Lanka	15	_	10	
Switzerland	15	0	0	
Taiwan	10	_	10	
Tanzania	25	15	20	
Thailand	20	15	15	
Trinidad and Tobago	20	10	-10/20 (r)	
Tunisia	20	15	5/15 (p)	
Turkey	20	15	10	
Ukraine	10	5 (c)	$0/10 \ (m)$	
United Kingdom	5	0	0	
United States	15	0/5	0	
Venezuela	10	5	7/10 (s)	
Vietnam	15	10 (c)	5/15 (m)	
Zambia	15	5	10	
Zimbabwe	20	15	10	
Non-treaty jurisdictions	30	_	0	

- (a) Royalties paid to nonresidents are not subject to withholding tax but are taxed as Swedish-source income at the normal corporate tax rate. However, under certain treaties, the tax rate may be reduced.
- (b) The reduced tax rate applies if the parent company owns at least the minimum percentage of the paying company as prescribed by the relevant treaty.(c) The rate of tax is further reduced if specific conditions are satisfied.
- (d) Under Swedish domestic law, dividends paid to a "foreign company" (as defined under Swedish law) are exempt from withholding tax if the shares are held for business purposes. Unlisted shares in Swedish companies are normally considered to be held for business purposes unless they are regarded as inventory. If the shares are listed, they must also be held for at least 12 months and the holding must amount to at least 10% of the voting rights. A special exemption also applies if the recipient fulfills the conditions in Article 2 of the EU Parent-Subsidiary Directive and if the holding is at least 10% of the share capital.
 - (e) Sweden applies the treaty with the former Czechoslovakia to the Czech Republic and the Slovak Republic.
- (f) Sweden applies the treaty with the former Yugoslavia to Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia, Montenegro, Serbia and Slovenia.
- (g) The rates are 3% on news royalties, 5% for copyright (excluding films and certain other items) royalties, 10% for industrial royalties and 15% in other cases.

- (h) The higher rate applies if the Austrian company owns more than 50% of the capital of the Swedish company. The EU Interest and Royalties Directive may be more beneficial in this respect.
- (i) In practice, the domestic Swedish rate of 21.4% applies to all royalties because the treaty rate of 25%, which applies to trademarks, is higher and the treaty withholding tax rate of 15% for all other royalties has expired. Under a new tax treaty between Sweden and Brazil, the rates will be reduced to the following:
 - · Dividends: 15% normal treaty rate and 10% reduced rate
 - Royalties: 15% rate for trademark royalties and 10% for all other royalties.
 The rates will apply once Brazil has ratified the tax treaty and once the Swedish government has decided when the treaty should enter into force.
- The rates are 3% for patent royalties, 5% for leasing royalties and 10% for other royalties.
- (k) The lower rate applies to leasing, and the higher rate applies to other royalties.
- (1) The rates are 0% for copyright royalties and 5% for other royalties.
- (m) The lower rate applies to industrial royalties.
- (n) The lower rate applies to leasing and know-how royalties.
- (o) The reduced treaty rate does not apply to mining royalties and cinematographic film royalties.
- (p) The lower rate applies to copyright royalties.
- (q) The domestic rate applies.
- (r) The 0% rate applies to copyright royalties. The domestic rate applies to mining royalties. The 20% rate applies to all other royalties.
- (s) The 10% rate applies to copyright royalties.

Switzerland

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Zurich **GMT +1**

ΕY +41 (58) 286-31-11 Maagplatz 1 Fax: +41 (58) 286-30-04

P.O. Box

CH-8010 Zurich Switzerland

Head of Tax and Legal - Switzerland

★ Daniel Gentsch +41 (58) 286-36-13

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-36-13 Email: daniel.gentsch@ch.ey.com

* Ralf Eckert, +41 (58) 286-35-59 Financial Services

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-35-59 Email: ralf.eckert@ch.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Jan Bertini

+41 (58) 286-48-61 Mobile: +41 (58) 289-48-61

Email: jan.bertini@ch.ey.com

★ Daniel Gentsch +41 (58) 286-36-13

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-36-13 Email: daniel.gentsch@ch.ey.com

+41 (58) 286-31-66 ★ Dr. Kersten A. Honold

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-31-66 Email: kersten.honold@ch.ey.com

Carsten Kuhlmann +41 (58) 286-34-06

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-34-06

Email: carsten.kuhlmann@ch.ey.com

+41 (58) 286-34-20 Sarah Lacher

> Mobile: +41 (58) 289-34-20 Email: sarah.lacher@ch.ey.com

Dr. Georg Lutz

+41 (58) 286-44-16

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-44-16

Email: georg.lutz@ch.ey.com

Sita Mahawattage +41 (58) 286-75-39

Mobile: +41 (79) 392-12-70

Email: sita.mahawattage@ch.ey.com

Marco Mühlemann +41 (58) 286-31-28

Mobile: +41 (79) 392-10-14

Email: marco.muehlemann@ch.ey.com

★ Dr. Thomas Semadeni +41 (58) 286-31-75

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-31-75

Email: thomas.semadeni@ch.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Operating Model **Effectiveness and Transfer Pricing**

★ Nathan Richards +41 (58) 286-41-90

> Mobile: +41 (58) 289-41-90 Email: nathan.richards@ch.ey.com

Hubert Stadler +41 (58) 286-49-41

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-49-41

Email: hubert.stadler@ch.ey.com

Ramon Taboada Souza Neto +41 (58) 286-33-56

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-33-56

Email: ramon.taboada@ch.ey.com

Ai-Leen Tan, +41 (58) 286-42-29

Permanent Establishments Mobile: +41 (58) 289-42-29

Email: ai-leen.tan@ch.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

Christian Koller, +41 (58) 286-46-75

United States – Email: christian.koller@ch.ey.com

Global Location Investment

Michael Parets, +41 (58) 286-33-92

United States – Email: michael.parets@ch.ey.com

Private Client Services

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desks Abroad

 Eric Duvoisin
 +1 (212) 773-0762

 (resident in New York)
 Mobile:+1 (929) 297-2383

Email: eric.duvoisin1@ey.com

Financial Services Organization

Thomas Brotzer, +41 (58) 286-34-12

Insurance Mobile: +41 (58) 289-34-12

Email: thomas.brotzer@ch.ey.com

★ Ralf Eckert, +41 (58) 286-35-59

Banking and Capital Markets Mobile: +41 (58) 289-35-59

Email: ralf.eckert@ch.ey.com

Rolf Geier, +41 (58) 286-44-94

Wealth and Asset Management Mobile: +41 (58) 289-44-94 Email: rolf.geier@ch.ey.com

+41 (58) 286-31-55

Wealth and Asset Management Mobile: +41 (58) 289-31-55

Email: silvan.guler@ch.ey.com +41 (58) 286-31-58

Dr. Hans-Joachim Jaeger, +41 (58) 286-31-58 *Banking and Capital Markets* Mobile: +41 (58) 289-31-58

Email: hans-joachim.jaeger@ch.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Silvan Guler,

Clare Franklin, +41 (58) 286-30-28

Tax Transformation Mobile: +41 (58) 289-30-28

Email: clare.franklin@ch.ey.com

Andreas Fross +41 (58) 286-31-11

Mobile: +41 (79) 769-11-15 Email: andreas.fross@ch.ey.com

Stefan Laganà, +41 (58) 286-31-78

Real Estate Mobile: +41 (79) 768-10-39

Email: stefan.lagana@ch.ey.com

Dr. Philip Robinson +41 (58) 286-31-97

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-31-97

Email: philip.robinson@ch.ey.com

Roland Suter +41 (58) 286-31-80

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-31-80 Email: roland.suter@ch.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

★ Thomas Lüthi +41 (58) 286-30-41

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-30-41 Email: thomas.luethi@ch.ey.com

Gregor Müller, +41 (58) 286-30-53

Tax Accounting and Risk Mobile: +41 (58) 289-30-53
Advisory Services Email: gregor.mueller@ch.ey.com

Roman Rinderknecht, +41 (58) 286-37-04

Accounting Services Mobile: +41 (58) 289-37-04

Email: roman.rinderknecht@ch.ey.com

+41 (58) 286-20-35 Christoph Trachsel,

Accounting Services Mobile: +41 (58) 289-20-35

Email: christoph.trachsel@ch.ey.com

Jochen Wehrli. +41 (58) 286-37-10

Business Tax Compliance Mobile: +41 (58) 289-37-10

Email: jochen.wehrli@ch.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Silke Hildebrandt-Stürmer +41 (58) 286-32-41

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-32-41

Email: silke.hildebrandt-stuermer@ch.ey.com

★ Benno Suter +41 (58) 286-43-86

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-43-86 Email: benno.suter@ch.ey.com

Legal Services

★ Oliver Blum +41 (58) 286-45-82

> Mobile: +41 (58) 289-45-82 Email: oliver.blum@ch.ey.com

Michael Cadisch. +41 (58) 286-33-76

Private Client Services Mobile: +41 (58) 289-33-76 Email: michael.cadisch@ch.ey.com

★ Christian Röthlin, +41 (58) 286-35-38

Financial Services Mobile: +41 (58) 289-35-38 Email: christian.roethlin@ch.ey.com

+41 (58) 286-37-08

Darko Stefanoski. Financial Services Mobile: +41 (58) 289-37-08

Email: darko.stefanoski@ch.ey.com

Email: philippe.zimmermann@ch.ey.com

Philippe Zimmermann, +41 (58) 286-32-19

Financial Services Mobile: +41 (58) 289-32-19

People Advisory Services

Lukas Naef +41 (58) 286-41-27

> Mobile: +41 (58) 289-41-27 Email: lukas.naef@ch.ey.com

★ Gerard Osei-Bonsu, +41 (58) 286-43-24

Financial Services Mobile: +41 (58) 289-43-24

Email: gerard.osei-bonsu@ch.ey.com

GMT +1 Aarau

Ernst & Young +41 (58) 286-23-23

Rain 41 Fax: +41 (58) 286-23-00

P.O. Box CH-5000 Aarau Switzerland

Business Tax Advisory

Markus Nyffenegger +41 (58) 286-23-42

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-23-42

Email: markus.nyffenegger@ch.ey.com

Basel GMT +1

Ernst & Young +41 (58) 286-86-86

Aeschengraben 9 Fax: +41 (58) 286-86-00 P.O. Box

CH-4002 Basel Switzerland

Business Tax Advisory

Markus Nyffenegger +41 (58) 286-23-42

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-23-42

Email: markus.nyffenegger@ch.ey.com

Thomas Püntener +41 (58) 286-82-54

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-82-54

Email: thomas.puentener@ch.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Fabio Filippi +41 (58) 286-81-98

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-81-98 Email: fabio.filippi@ch.ey.com

Berne GMT +1

Ernst & Young
Schanzenstrasse 4

Schanzenstrasse 4 CH-3008 Berne Switzerland +41 (58) 286-61-11 Fax: +41 (58) 286-68-18

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Martin Baumgartner +41 (58) 286-62-32

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-62-32

Email: martin.baumgartner@ch.ey.com

Conradin Mosimann +41 (58) 286-67-18

Mobile: +41 (79) 792-71-17 Email: conradin.mosimann@ch.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Frédéric Bonny +41 (58) 286-62-02

Mobile: +41 (79) 397-93-16

Email: frederic.bonny@ch.ey.com

Matthias Britsch +41 (58) 286-65-37

+41 (58) 286-65-37 Mobile: +41 (58) 289-94-60

Email: matthias.britsch@ch.ey.com

Hanspeter Saner +41 (58) 286-64-93

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-64-93

Email: hanspeter.saner@ch.ey.com

Reto Schwerzmann +41 (58) 286-63-69

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-63-69

Email: reto.schwerzmann@ch.ey.com

Legal Services

Marc Gugger, +41 (58) 286-61-90

Labor and Employment Law Mobile: +41 (58) 289-61-90

Email: marc.gugger@ch.ey.com

Fax: +41 (58) 286-56-57

Andreas Jaeggi, +41 (58) 286-62-70

Digital Law/Data Protection Mobile: +41 (58) 289-62-70 Email: andreas.jaeggi@ch.ey.com

, 33 0 ,

Geneva GMT +1

Ernst & Young

Route de Chancy 59

P.O. Box CH-1213 Geneva Switzerland +41 (58) 286-56-56

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Hugo Lombardini +41 (58) 286-58-57

Mobile: +41 (79) 443-39-60

Email: hugo.lombardini@ch.ey.com

Karen Simonin +41 (58) 286-56-53

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-56-53 Email: karen.simonin@ch.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness and Transfer Pricing

Xavier Eggspuhler +41 (58) 286-55-47

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-55-47

Email: xavier.eggspuhler@ch.ey.com

Nicolas Bonvin +41 (58) 286-55-03

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-55-03 Email: nicolas.bonvin@ch.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Jean-Marie Hainaut +41 (58) 286-58-51

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-58-51 Email. jean-marie.hainaut@ch.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Sarah Drye +41 (58) 286-57-34

(as of 1 August 2020) Mobile: +41 (79) 865-47-36

Email: sarah.drye@ch.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Philippe Verclytte +41 (58) 286-56-74

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-56-74 Email. philippe.verclytte@ch.ey.com

Legal Services

Aurélien Muller +41 (58) 286-57-35

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-57-35 Email: aurelien.muller@ch.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Hugh Docherty +41 (58) 286-43-42

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-43-42 Email: hugh.docherty@ch.ey.com

+41 (58) 286-51-11

Fax: +41 (58) 286-51-01

Lausanne GMT +1

Ernst & Young

Avenue de la Gare 39a

P.O. Box

CH-1003 Lausanne

Switzerland

Business Tax Advisory

Christian Aivazian +41 (58) 286-51-23

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-51-23 Email: christian.aivazian@ch.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Juan-José Leston, +41 (58) 286-51-47

Accounting Services Mobile: +41 (58) 289-51-47
Email: juan-jose.leston@ch.ey.com

Email: jaari jooo.iootori@on.oy.oom

Lugano GMT +1

Ernst & Young +41 (58) 286-24-24 Corso Elvezia 33 Fax: +41 (58) 286-24-00

CH-6901 Lugano Switzerland

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness

Joost Vreeswijk +41 (58) 286-24-09

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-24-09 Email: joost.vreeswijk@ch.ey.com

Business Tax Advisor

Sandro Jaeger +41 (58) 286-75-24

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-75-24 Email: sandro.jaeger@ch.ey.com

St. Gallen GMT +1

Ernst & Young

+41 (58) 286-20-20

St. Leonhard-Strasse 76

P.O. Box

★ Roger Krapf

Fax: +41 (58) 286-20-22

CH-9001 St. Gallen

Switzerland

Business Tax Advisory

+41 (58) 286-21-25 Mobile: +41 (58) 289-21-25

Email: roger.krapf@ch.ey.com

GMT +1 Zug

Ernst & Young

Gotthardstrasse 26 CH-6304 Zug Switzerland

+41 (58) 286-75-55 Fax: +41 (58) 286-75-50

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

+41 (58) 286-75-71 Hartwig Hoffmann

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-75-71

Email: hartwig.hoffmann@ch.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

André Bieri +41 (58) 286-75-31

> Mobile: +41 (58) 289-75-31 Email: andre.bieri@ch.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Andrea Sohst +41 (58) 286-75-20

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-75-20 Email: andrea.sohst@ch.ey.com

Legal Services

Roman Werder +41 (58) 286-75-42

> Mobile: +41 (58) 289-75-42 Email: roman.werder@ch.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Markus Kaempf +41 (58) 286-44-06

Mobile: +41 (58) 289-44-06 Email: markus.kaempf@ch.ey.com

A. At a glance

•	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	11 to 21 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	-(b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	11 to 21 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) (c)	
Dividends	35
Interest	0/35 (d)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	0
Branch Remittance Tax	0

Net Operating Losses (Years)

Carryback 0 (e)

Carryforward 7 (e)

- The rates reflect the maximum aggregate effective tax burden of ordinarily taxed companies and are composed of federal and cantonal/communal taxes. Approximately 7.8% of the rates relate to the federal tax. The rates depend on the canton and commune in which the taxable entity performs its activities. Lower rates are available for privileged companies described in Section E.
- See Section B.
- The withholding tax rates may be reduced under the Switzerland-European (c) Union (EU) agreement (see Section E) and under double tax treaties (see Section F).
- Withholding tax is levied on bank interest and bond interest, but normally not on interest on commercial loans, including loans from foreign parents to Swiss subsidiaries.
- (e) Income of the current year may be offset against losses incurred in the preceding seven years. Losses may not be carried back (see Section C).

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Income tax. Switzerland is a confederation of 26 cantons (states). Taxes are levied at the federal and cantonal/communal levels. As a result of this multilayered tax system, no standard tax rates exist. Under the Swiss income tax system, earnings are taxed at the corporate level and, to the extent profits are distributed as dividends. again at the shareholder's level. However, see *Dividends* for details regarding the participation exemption.

In general, a resident corporation is a corporation that is incorporated in Switzerland. In addition, a corporation incorporated in a foreign country is considered a resident of Switzerland under Swiss domestic law if it is effectively managed and controlled in Switzerland.

Resident companies are subject to corporate tax on worldwide income. Income realized by a foreign permanent establishment of a Swiss company or derived from foreign real estate is excluded from taxable income. Losses incurred by a foreign permanent establishment are deductible from taxable income. However, if a foreign permanent establishment of a Swiss company realizes profits in the seven years following the year of a loss and if the permanent establishment can offset the loss against such profits in the foreign jurisdiction, the Swiss company must add the amount of losses offset in the country of the permanent establishment to its Swiss taxable income.

A company not resident in Switzerland is subject to Swiss income tax if it has a permanent establishment or real estate in Switzerland.

Tax Harmonization Act. The Tax Harmonization Act (THA) sets certain minimum standards for cantonal/communal taxes. However, cantonal/communal tax rates are not harmonized under the THA.

Rates of corporate tax. The federal corporate income tax is levied at a flat rate of 8.5% of taxable income. Because taxes are deductible, the effective federal corporate income tax rate is approximately 7.8%.

Cantonal/communal tax rates vary widely. The cantonal/communal tax rates are usually a certain percentage (known as "multipliers") of the relevant cantonal statutory tax rates. The total effective maximum tax burden, which consists of federal and cantonal/ communal taxes, ranges from 11% to 21%, depending on the canton and commune in which the taxable entity is located.

Tax incentives. In Switzerland, tax incentives are granted to companies either by the cantons or by both the cantons and the federation. Except for the limitation on the duration of tax incentives to a maximum period of 10 years, the cantons are autonomous in granting cantonal/communal tax incentives to the following:

- Newly established enterprises
- An already established enterprise that makes a material change in its operations

Tax incentives at the federal level require approval of the federation. Incentives at the federal level are governed by the federal law on regional policy, which is based on the following key factors:

- Establishment of new business activities in a qualifying area of economic development
- The performance by the applying company of industrial activities or services that have a close nexus to production activities
- Creation of new jobs or maintaining of jobs
- Particular economic relevance of the planned project for the area

The maximum amount of the federal tax relief is determined by the number of newly created or maintained jobs. Productionrelated service providers are eligible for a federal tax holiday if they create at least 10 new jobs within the first 5 years. No such limitation applies to industrial enterprises.

Federal and cantonal/communal tax holidays are typically subject to claw-back provisions. The claw-back clause is generally triggered if the conditions for the tax holidays are no longer met (for example, the envisaged number of jobs have not been created or have not been maintained within the relevant time frame).

Capital gains. Capital gains are generally taxed as ordinary business income at regular income tax rates. Different rules may apply to capital gains on real estate or to real estate companies at the cantonal/communal level.

Capital gains derived from dispositions of qualifying investments in subsidiaries qualify for the participation exemption. Under the participation exemption rules for capital gains, the parent company must sell a shareholding of at least 10% and, at the time of the disposal, it must have held the shares for at least one year (for further details regarding the participation exemption, see *Dividends*).

Administration. Income tax is generally assessed on the income for the current fiscal year, which corresponds to the corporation's financial year. The financial year does not need to correspond with the calendar year. Corporations are required to close their books once a year and file annual returns. This rule does not apply to the founding year. Consequently, the first fiscal year can be extended up to a maximum of nearly two years.

The cantonal deadlines for filing the corporate tax return vary, and extensions may be obtained. The federal and cantonal tax returns are generally filed together.

Corporations may pay income tax in one lump-sum payment or in installments. The deadline for the payment of federal income tax is 31 March of the year following the fiscal year. The deadline for cantonal/communal taxes is usually between 30 June and 31 December.

Dividends. Dividends received are taxable as ordinary income. However, under the participation exemption rules, the corporate income tax liability is reduced by a proportion of net dividend income (as defined by the law) to the total taxable income if the recipient of dividends satisfies any of the following conditions:

- The recipient owns at least 10% of the shares of the distributing corporation.
- The recipient has a share of at least 10% of the profits and reserves of the distributing corporation.
- The recipient holds shares with a market value of at least CHF1 million.

Swiss companies distributing dividends or proceeds from liquidation exceeding the nominal share capital and the capital contribution reserves are generally required to withhold tax at a rate of 35%. Under the Net Remittance Procedure, Swiss companies distributing qualifying dividends may apply the treaty withholding rates prospectively without making the full 35% prepayment. The Net Remittance Procedure applies to dividends distributed on "substantial participations." These are participations that qualify for an additional reduction or a full exemption from Swiss withholding tax under a comprehensive income tax treaty or under the Automatic Exchange of Information (AEI) Agreement between Switzerland and the EU (see Section E). To distribute dividends under the Net Remittance Procedure, companies must file an application with the Swiss Federal Tax Administration (SFTA).

The SFTA assesses, among other items, beneficial ownership and substance elements. An approval remains valid for a three-year period. Reimbursements of Swiss withholding tax on dividends paid before the completion of the two-year minimum holding period require filing and approval of Form 70 after the completion of the two-year holding period (Denkavit-Practice; this is a reference to the European Court of Justice's decision in the *Denkavit case*).

Under the capital contribution principle, contributions to equity made by a shareholder on or after 31 December 1996 can be distributed without triggering withholding tax consequences, provided certain requirements are met.

Intercantonal tax allocation. If a company operates in more than one canton, that is, the head office is in one canton and permanent establishments are in other cantons, its taxable earnings are allocated among the different cantons. The allocation method depends on the type of business of the company. The determination of the method is based on case law, which is governed by a constitutional guarantee against intercantonal double taxation.

Foreign tax relief. Income from foreign permanent establishments of a Swiss company is not taxable in Switzerland. The international allocation of profit is based on intercantonal rules, unless a tax treaty provides for a different method. For the treatment of losses of foreign permanent establishments, see *Income tax*.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. The net profit shown in commercial financial statements generally serves as the basis for income taxation. However, the tax

authorities may require adjustments to correct for certain items such as excessive depreciation and provisions.

Federal and cantonal/communal corporate taxes paid or due are deductible for corporate income tax purposes.

Inventories. Any system of inventory pricing that is in accordance with accepted business practice and is used consistently by the tax-payer is presumed to be acceptable by the tax authorities.

Provisions. Swiss federal and cantonal regulations provide that a company may record a general tax-deductible reserve amounting to one-third of the inventory valuation.

Provisions to cover doubtful accounts receivable and expected liabilities are generally allowed for tax purposes if they are commercially justifiable.

In general, a reserve of 5% of accounts due from Swiss debtors and 10% of those due from foreign debtors is allowed, without substantiation. In addition, provisions for specific accounts may be established if economically justifiable.

Depreciation. Depreciation may be calculated using the declining-balance or the straight-line method. For federal tax purposes, the following are some of the maximum rates set forth in the official guidelines.

-	Method		
Asset	Declining- balance (%)	Straight- line (%)	
Commercial buildings	3 to 4	1.5 to 2	
Industrial buildings	7 to 8	3.5 to 4	
Office furniture	25	12.5	
Office machines	40	20	
Data-processing equipment	40	20	
Machinery	30	15	
Motor vehicles	40	20	
Intangibles	40	20	

Some cantons have particularly favorable provisions (for example, immediate or one-time depreciation).

Relief for losses. Income of the current year may be offset against losses incurred in the preceding seven years, to the extent that such losses have not yet been used to absorb profits of prior years. No loss carryback is allowed.

Groups of companies. Except for value-added tax purposes, the concept of a consolidated or group return is unknown in Swiss tax law. Each corporation is treated as a separate taxpayer and files its own return.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate (%)

Value-added tax (VAT), on deliveries of goods and services, including imports of goods and the purchase of services and (in very specific cases) of goods from foreign businesses that are not registered for VAT in Switzerland Standard rate

S WIIZI	ERLAND 1009
Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Hotel and lodging services (overnight	
stays only)	3.7
Preferential rate (applicable to items	
such as foodstuffs, farming supplies,	
agricultural products, medicines and	2.5
newspapers)	2.5
Exports Net equity tax	U
Federal rate	0
Cantonal/communal rate (rate varies	O .
among the cantons and may also depend	
on the multiplier applied by the canton/commun	ne);
the cantons can provide for certain relief	
measures including the credit of the corporate	
income tax against the cantonal/communal	
equity tax	0.001 to 0.5
Payroll taxes	
Social security contributions, on gross salary;	
paid by	5.075
Employer	5.275
Employee	5.275
Company pension fund; rate varies by plan	
(compulsory and optional), gender and age of employee; paid by	
Employer (must bear at least one-half of the	
contribution)	3.5 to 9
Employee	3.5 to 9
Unemployment insurance, imposed on annual	
gross salary	
Gross salary up to CHF148,200; paid by	
Employer	1.1
Employee	1.1
Gross salary from CHF148,200	
(uncapped); paid by	
Employer	Additional 0.5
Employee	Additional 0.5
Family allowance; paid on salary by employer;	0.1 to 4
imposed by various cantons at different rates Maternity insurance (only for some cantons)	0.1 to 4 Various
Accident insurance; rates vary depending on	various
extent of coverage and the risk of the business;	
imposed on annual gross salary of up to	
CHF148,200	
Occupational; paid by employer; for extremely	
high risks, rates vary depending on various	
factors (for example, industrial sector of the	
employer)	Various
Non-occupational; employer may elect to charge	
all or part of these premiums to employees; for	r
extremely high risks, rates vary depending on	
various factors (for example, industrial sector	X 7
of the employer)	Various
Stamp duties One-time capital contribution tax, on Swiss shar	*ac
(the rate is 0% for shares issued within the scop	
of qualified mergers and reorganizations, as we	
or quantities interport and reorganizations, as we	**

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
as for financial reorganizations, provided specific requirements are met); for incorporations and capital increases, the first CHF1 million is exempt from tax	1
Securities turnover tax; on the sale or exchange	•
of taxable securities involving a Swiss-registered	
securities dealer (as defined by the law) that acts	
in the capacity of a broker or dealer or that trades	
on its own account; the onus for payment of the	
securities turnover tax is on the Swiss securities	
dealer, but it is customary that the securities	
turnover tax be charged to the ultimate buyer	
and/or seller; several types of parties are exempt,	
including investment fund managers and foreign companies listed on a recognized stock exchange;	
several types of transactions are exempt, including	
the brokering of foreign bonds between foreign	
parties and qualifying internal group transactions	
Securities issued by a Swiss party	0.15
Securities issued by a foreign party	0.3
Stamp duty, on redeemable capital insurance	
with single premium for Swiss policyholders	2.5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Swiss corporate tax reform. On 1 January 2020, the Federal Act on Tax Reform and AHV Financing (TRAF) entered into effect simultaneously with the amendments of the cantonal tax laws.

Within the framework of TRAF, the preferential cantonal taxation schemes available for holding, mixed and domiciliary companies have been replaced by new competitive and internationally accepted measures. Furthermore, the federal tax practices governing the profit allocation rules for principal companies and finance branches have also been abandoned, effective 31 December 2019.

The table below provides a high-level overview of the most relevant new corporate tax measures introduced with the reform:

Measures	Federal level	Cantonal level	Relief limitation
Patent box	No	Yes	Yes
Research and development (R&D) super			
deduction	No	Optional	Yes
Notional interest deduction on		1	
surplus equity	No	Optional	Yes
Immigration step-up	Yes	Yes	No
Net equity tax relief	No	Optional	No

Patent box at the cantonal level. A core element of the reform is the introduction of an Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD)-compliant patent box. Qualifying income derived from patents and equivalent rights and subject to the nexus approach is eligible for a maximum relief of up to 90% (at the discretion of the canton). On the entry in the patent box, the previously deducted R&D expenditures are recaptured and taxed at cantonal level.

R&D super deduction at the cantonal level (optional). Cantons may introduce an incremental deduction of up to 50% of the taxpayer's qualifying R&D expenditures (at the discretion of the canton). Only expenditures incurred in connection with R&D activities performed in Switzerland either by the taxpayer or by related or unrelated parties are eligible for the super deduction.

Notional interest deduction at the cantonal level (optional). An imputed interest deduction on surplus equity, known as the notional interest deduction (NID), is granted. Surplus equity represents the portion of equity that exceeds the core equity required to conduct the business activity of the entity. This measure is only available for taxpayers domiciled in the canton of Zurich.

Immigration step-up at the federal and cantonal level. Hidden reserves including self-created goodwill can be disclosed for tax purposes on the immigration of assets, businesses or functions from abroad to Switzerland. The disclosed hidden reserves must be amortized within the ordinary amortization periods, while disclosed self-created goodwill must be amortized within 10 years. In addition, transitional rules are available for certain taxpayers to enable a smooth transition to ordinary taxation.

Overall cantonal tax relief limitation at the cantonal level. The cantonal tax relief measures such as patent box, R&D super deduction and NID are subject to an overall relief limitation of up to 70% of the taxable profit (at the discretion of the canton).

Debt-to-equity rules. Under the federal thin-capitalization guidelines, which are also applied by most cantons, the minimum capitalization is calculated based on the maximum indebtedness of all of the assets. For each type of asset, only a specified percentage may be financed with debt from related parties (directly or indirectly). Consequently, the debt-to-equity ratio results from the sum of the maximum amount of indebtedness of all of the assets. The following are examples of the maximum percentages of indebtedness:

• Cash: 100%

 Accounts receivable: 85% • Participations: 70%

Manufacturing plants: 70%

• Intangibles: 70%

The required equity is calculated at the end of the year based on the balance sheet or on the fair market value of all assets, if higher.

For finance companies, the maximum indebtedness is 6/7 of the assets.

Interest rates may not exceed arm's-length rates (the SFTA publishes safe haven rates periodically).

In certain cantons, specific debt-to-equity rules apply to real estate companies.

Foreign-exchange controls. Switzerland does not impose foreign-exchange controls.

Transfer pricing. Switzerland does not have statutory transfer-pricing rules. Intercompany charges should be determined at arm's length. The tax authorities accept the transfer-pricing methods described by the OECD guidelines. In particular, cost-plus charges should be justified and documented with appropriate ranges of mark-ups for each individual case. For the provision of financial and management services, the cost-plus method is accepted in exceptional cases only.

Special guidelines apply concerning minimum and maximum interest on loans granted to or from shareholders or related parties.

Companies may discuss transfer-pricing issues with the tax authorities and confirm the outcome in binding rulings. In complex cases, they may apply for APAs. Rulings are more common.

Country-by-Country Reporting. Multinational corporations that are resident in Switzerland with a minimum consolidated turnover of more than CHF900 million are required to submit a Country-by-Country Report to the SFTA no later than 12 months after the end of the respective financial year.

Reorganizations. The Swiss Merger Law of 3 October 2003 authorizes companies to carry out tax-neutral reorganizations (mergers, demergers and transformations) if certain conditions are met, including the following:

- Liability to Swiss tax continues after the reorganization.
- Assets and liabilities are transferred and acquired at their previous value for income tax purposes.

Anti-avoidance measures. Switzerland has entered into more than 100 treaties for the avoidance of double taxation and is committed to align all treaties with the global minimum standard in accordance with OECD Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Action 6.

In addition, in 1962, Switzerland enacted domestic anti-avoidance measures to counter the improper use of its treaties by foreign taxpayers (commonly known as the 1962 Abuse Decree). The 1962 Abuse Decree was amended and complemented by subsequent Abuse Circulars. In June 2017, the Swiss Federal Council further softened the importance of the 1962 Abuse Decree when it repealed the part of the decree related to the obvious unlawful claim of treaty benefits.

Automatic Exchange of Information Agreement between Switzerland and the EU. Article 9 of the Automatic Exchange of Information Agreement between Switzerland and the EU (AEI Agreement) contains a measure providing that dividends paid (similar rules apply to intercompany interest payments and royalties) are not subject to tax in the country of source if the following conditions are satisfied:

 The parent company has a direct minimum holding of 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends (subsidiary) for at least two years.

- Both the parent company and the subsidiary are subject to corporate tax without being exempted and both are in the form of a limited company.
- One company is tax resident in an EU member state and the other company is tax resident in Switzerland.
- Neither company is tax resident in a third state under a double tax treaty with that state.

Bilateral double tax treaties between Switzerland and individual EU member states remain applicable and are not restricted by the AEI Agreement.

Subject to fulfillment of the respective requirements, the taxpayer may rely either on the AEI Agreement or the applicable double tax treaty. The AEI Agreement will be extended to other jurisdictions that may join the EU in the future.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Residence of recipient	Dividends %	Interest (a) %	Royalties (b)
Albania	5 (d)	5 (ff)	0
Algeria	5 (o)	10	0
Argentina	10 (ggg)	0/12 (qqq)	0
Armenia	5 (mm)	0/10 (rrr)	0
Australia	0/5 (cccc)	0/10 (ffff)	0
Austria	0 (t)(gg)	0 (gg)	0
Azerbaijan	5 (jj)	0/5/10 (kk)	0
Bangladesh	10 (t)	0/10 (uu)	0
Belarus	5 (d)	0/5/8 (gggg)	0
Belgium	0 (gg)(hh)	0/10 (gg)(11)) 0
Bulgaria	0 (x)(gg)	0/5 (gg)(tt	t) 0
Canada	0/5 (f)(xx)	0/10 (yy)	0
Chile	15	5/15 (vv)	0
China Mainland (w)	0/5 (bbbb)	0/10 (dddd)	0
Colombia	0 (t)	0/10 (hhhh)	0
Côte d'Ivoire	15	15	0
Croatia	5 (d)(gg)	5 (gg)	0
Cyprus	0 (gg)(sss)	0 (gg)	0
Czech Republic	0 (gg)(vvv)	0 (gg)	0
Denmark (rr)	0 (h)(gg)	0 (gg)	0
Ecuador	15	0/10 (11)	0
Egypt	5 (d)	0/15 (m)	0
Estonia	0 (dd)(gg)	0 (gg)	0
Faroe Islands (rr)	0	0	0
Finland	0 (gg)(oo)	0 (gg)	0
France	0 (e)(gg)	0 (gg)	0
Georgia	0 (00)	0	0
Germany	0 (j)(gg)	0 (gg)	0
Ghana	5 (g)	0/10 (11)	0
Greece	5 (d)(gg)(zz)	7 (gg)	0
Hong Kong SAR	0 (ppp)	0	0
Hungary	0 (gg)(www)	0 (gg)	0
Iceland	0 (nn)	0	0
India (ss)	10	0/10 (cc)	0
Indonesia	10 (d)	10	0
Iran	5 (i)	0/10 (r)	0

Residence of recipient	Di	vidends %	Interest %	(a)	Royalties (b)
Ireland	0	(gg)(www)	0	(gg)	0
Israel		(g)	5/10		0
Italy	15	(gg)	12.5		0
Jamaica		(s)		(iiii)	0
Japan		(ww)	0/10		0
Kazakhstan		(bb)(yyy)	10	()	0
Korea (South)	5	(g)		(k)(iii)	0
Kosovo		(yyy)(mmmi	n) 0/5	(1111)	0
Kuwait	15	03370	10	()	0
Kyrgyzstan	5	(d)	5		0
Latvia		(dd)	0/10	(gg)	0
Liechtenstein		(eeee)	0	(11)	0
Lithuania		(o)(gg)	0/10	(gg)(iii	i) 0
Luxembourg		(q)(gg)	0/10	(gg)	0
Malaysia	5	(d)	10	(88)	0
Malta		(gg)(mmm)		(gg)(lll) 0
Mexico		(bb)	5/10	(n)	0
Moldova		(d)	0/10		0
Mongolia		(d)	0/10		0
Montenegro		(t)	10	(11)	0
Morocco	7	(d)	10		0
Netherlands (kkkk)		(h)(gg)		(gg)	0
New Zealand	15	(11)(88)	10	(88)	0
North Macedonia		(d)	0/10	(cc)	0
Norway		(y)	0	(66)	0
Oman		(g)(kkk)		(1111)	0
Pakistan	10	(ee)	10	(1111)	Ö
Peru		(zzz)		(aaaa)	0
Philippines		(y)	10	(uuuu)	0
Poland		(gg)(tt)		(c)(gg)	0
Portugal		(d)(gg)		(gg)(dd	-
Qatar	5	(pp)	0	(88)(44	0
Romania	0	(gg)(ii)		(gg)(nn	
Russian	•	(88)(11)	0,2	(88)(111)
Federation	0/5	(hhh)(000)	0		0
Serbia	5	(t)	10		Ö
Singapore		(aaa)		(bbb)	0
Slovak		()		()	
Republic	0	(gg)(eee)	0/5	(gg)(jjj) 0
Slovenia		(gg)(uuu)		(gg)(xx)	
South Africa		(0)	5	(88)(0
Spain	0	(gg)(hh)		(gg)	0
Sri Lanka		(d)		(k)	0
Sweden		(gg)(ddd)		(gg)	0
Taiwan		(t)	0/10	(n)	0
Tajikistan		(o)	0/10		0
Thailand		(y)	0/10/15		0
Trinidad and	10	())	0, 10, 10	(4)	•
Tobago	10	(1)	10		0
Tunisia	10		10		0
Turkey			0/5/10/15	(fff)	0
Turkmenistan		(d)	10	()	0
Ukraine		(a) (o)	0/10	(n)	0
United Arab	J	(3)	0/10	(11)	Ÿ
Emirates	0/5	(g)(kkk)	0		0
	013	(D)(MAIL)	U		J

Residence of recipient	Dividends %	Interest (a) %	Royalties (b) %
United Kingdom	0 (h)(gg)	0 (gg)	0
United States	0/5 (nnnn)	0	0
Uruguay	5 (d)	0/10 (11)	0
Uzbekistan	5 (o)	0/5 (r)	0
Venezuela	0 (z)	0/5 (aa)	0
Vietnam	7 (v)	0/10 (jjjj)	0
Zambia	0/5 (ccc)	10	0
Non-treaty jurisdictions	35	0/35	0

- (a) Withholding tax is imposed only on bank interest and on interest from publicly offered bonds, debentures and other instruments of indebtedness issued by a Swiss borrower, but not on interest on commercial loans, including loans from foreign parents to Swiss subsidiaries.
- (b) Under Swiss domestic law, no withholding tax is imposed on royalties, management fees, rents, licenses and technical assistance fees and similar payments.
- (c) A 5% general rate and a 0% rate on interest paid between related parties (as defined in the double tax treaty) apply to interest paid on or after 1 July 2013. A 10% rate applies to interest paid on or before 30 June 2013.
- (d) This rate applies if the shareholding by a corporation is at least 25%. A 15% rate applies to all other dividends.
- (e) The 0% rate generally applies if the shareholding of a corporate recipient of dividends is at least 10%. The rate is increased to 15% if the shareholding of a corporate recipient is less than 10% or if the corporate recipient is controlled by persons that are not in the contracting states unless the corporate recipient demonstrates that the participation rights are not solely intended to profit from the advantages mentioned above. The 15% rate also applies to dividends paid to individuals and all other dividends.
- (f) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations with a shareholding and voting stock of at least 10% in the payer. A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (g) A 0% rate applies to dividends paid to pension funds or other similar institutions providing pension schemes. The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations with a shareholding of at least 10% in the payer. A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (h) This rate applies to dividends paid to corporations holding at least 10% of the capital and to dividends paid to pension funds or other similar institutions providing pension schemes. A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (i) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a corporation with a shareholding of at least 15%. A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (j) The 0% rate generally applies if the recipient of the dividends is a corporation that has a shareholding of at least 10% and if the participation has been held for at least one year. A 15% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a corporation that has a shareholding of less than 10% or if the recipient of the dividends is an individual.
- (k) A rate of 5% applies to interest on bank loans.
 - Rate is applicable if shareholding by a corporation is at least 10%. The net treaty withholding rate is increased to 20% if shareholding is less than 10%.
- (m) A 0% rate applies to interest on bank loans.
- (n) The 0% rate applies to the following interest payments:
 - Interest paid to the other contracting state in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 - Interest paid in connection with the sale on credit of merchandise by one enterprise to another enterprise
 - Interest on a loan granted by a bank or to the other contracting state or a political subdivision or a local authority thereof
- (o) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is a corporation with a shareholding of at least 20%. The rate is increased to 15% in all other cases.
- (p) For interest paid to banks, the withholding tax rate is reduced to 5%.
- (q) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations with direct ownership of at least 10% and a holding period of two years and to dividends paid to pension funds or other similar institutions. A 5% rate applies to corporations with direct ownership of at least 10% before the two-year holding period has elapsed. A 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (r) The 0% rate applies to the following interest payments:
 - Interest paid with respect to a loan made, guaranteed or insured by the government of the other state or an instrumentality or agency thereof
 - Interest paid in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment

- Interest paid in connection with the sale on credit of merchandise by one enterprise to another enterprise
- Interest on a loan granted by a bank
- (s) This rate applies to dividends paid to corporations holding at least 10% of the voting power of the payer. A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (t) This rate applies if the shareholding of the recipient is at least 20%. For other dividends, the rate is 15%.
- (u) The 0% rate applies to interest on special trade credits or loans. The 10% rate applies to interest paid to banks or insurance companies. The 15% rate applies to other interest.
- (v) This rate applies if the shareholding of the recipient is at least 50%. The rate is 10% if the shareholding of the recipient is at least 25% but less than 50%. The rate is 15% for other dividends.
- (w) The China treaty does not cover the Hong Kong SAR.
- (x) The 0% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a resident of the other contracting state and is either of the following:
 - A company (other than a partnership) directly owning shares representing at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends for at least one year before the payment of the dividends
 - · A pension fund or scheme
 - · The central bank
- (y) This rate applies if the direct shareholding of the corporate recipient is at least 10%. For other dividends, the rate is 15%.
- (z) The rate is 10% if the shareholding of the recipient is less than 25%.
- (aa) The 0% rate applies to interest on certain government bonds. The 5% rate applies to other interest.
- (bb) This rate applies if the shareholding of the recipient is at least 10%. A 15% rate applies to all other dividends.
- (cc) A 0% rate applies to interest on bank loans and in certain other special cases.
- (dd) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is one of the following:
 - A company (other than a partnership) that is a resident of the other state
 and that holds directly at least 10% of the capital in the company paying
 the dividends for at least one year before the payment of the dividend
 - · A pension scheme
 - · The central bank of the other contracting state
- (ee) The 10% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations holding participations of at least 20% in other enterprises. A 20% rate applies to other dividends.
- (ff) The 0% rate applies to the following interest payments:
 - Interest paid to a contracting state or a political subdivision or local authority thereof
 - Interest paid to the central bank of the other contracting state or any institution owned by the government
 - Interest paid to a bank, insurance company, securities dealer or pension fund or scheme
- (gg) A 0% rate may apply under the Switzerland-EU agreement (see the paragraph preceding the treaty withholding tax rate table). The rates shown in the table are the treaty withholding tax rates.
- (hh) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is a company that owns directly at least 10% for a period of at least one year of the capital of the company paying the dividends or if the recipient is a pension fund or pension scheme, provided that the dividends do not result from a business activity or are paid by a related company. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (ii) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is a company (other than a partnership) that owns directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends, a governmental institution, a pension fund or a central bank authority. A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (jj) The 5% rate applies if the corporate recipient of the dividends holds a shareholding of at least 20% in the distributing entity and has invested at least USD200,000 in the country of the distributing entity. The treaty withholding tax rate is increased to 15% if the shareholding is less than 20%.
- (kk) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to certain government agencies or in connection with the purchase of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment on credit. The 5% rate applies to interest paid to banks or in connection with the purchase of goods on credit. The 10% rate applies to other interest.
- (ll) The 0% rate applies to the following interest payments:
 - Interest paid on loans granted by a company of the other state

- Interest paid to pension funds or pension schemes, provided that the interest does not result from a business activity or is paid by a related company
- · Interest paid to the other contracting state, one of its political subdivisions, to local authorities or to a statutory body

A 10% rate applies to all other interest payments.

- (mm) The 5% rate applies if, at the time the dividends become due, the corporate recipient of the dividends holds a shareholding of at least 25% in the distributing entity and the value of the participation is at least CHF200,000 (or the equivalent in foreign currency). The treaty withholding tax rate is 15% if these conditions are not met.
- The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is one of the (nn) following:
 - · A company (other than a partnership) that is a resident of the other contracting state and that holds directly at least 10% of the capital in the company paying the dividends for at least one year before the payment of the dividend
 - · A pension scheme
 - · The central bank of the other contracting state
- (00) The 0% rate generally applies if the shareholding of a corporate recipient of dividends is at least 10%. The rate is increased to 10% if the shareholding of a corporate recipient is less than 10%.
- A 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the other contracting state or a politi-(pp) cal subdivision or local authority thereof, the central bank or pension funds. The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporate recipients if the shareholding is at least 10%. A 10% rate applies if the recipient is an individual with a shareholding of at least 10%. For other dividends, the rate is 15%.
- The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is a company (other than (qq) a partnership).
- The treaty between Denmark and Switzerland was extended to the Faroe (rr) Islands as of 22 September 2009. The extension and the revised protocol between Denmark and Switzerland entered into force in November 2010.
- On 10 October 2011, an amending protocol entered into force. The proto-(ss) col did not change the withholding tax rates. However, if after the date of signing of the amending protocol, India and a third state that is an OECD member sign a convention, agreement or protocol and if under this convention, agreement or protocol, India limits its taxation at source of dividends, interest, royalties or fees for technical services to a rate lower than the rate provided for in the double tax treaty between Switzerland and India, the lower rate will also apply under the double tax treaty between Switzerland and India, effective from the date on which such convention, agreement or protocol enters into force.
- The 0% rate applies if the dividends are paid to corporations with a share-(tt) holding of at least 10% in the capital of the payer and the shareholding is held for at least two years or if the dividends are paid to pension funds or similar institutions. A 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 0% rate applies to interest paid to the other contracting state or certain (uu) government agencies of the contracting state or in connection with financing transactions, the purchase of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or the construction of industrial, commercial, scientific or public facilities on credit. The 10% rate applies to all other interest.
- The 5% rate applies to interest paid on bank and insurance loans, on bonds (vv) and other securities that are traded on a stock exchange and in certain other special transactions. The 15% rate applies to all other interest payments.
- (ww) The 0% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a resident of the other contracting state and is either of the following:
 - · A company that has owned directly or indirectly for at least six months shares representing at least 50% of the capital or voting power of the company paying the dividends
 - · A pension fund or scheme
 - The 5% rate applies to corporate recipients if the direct or indirect shareholding represents at least 10% of the capital or voting power and if the participation has been held for six months. A 10% rate applies to all other dividends
- (xx) The 0% rate applies to dividends that are paid to the Bank of Canada or qualifying pension schemes.
- The 0% rate applies to interest payments if the beneficial owner of the (yy) interest is a resident of Canada and is not related to the payer.
- The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is the other (zz) contracting state, a political subdivision or a local authority of the other contracting state or a pension fund or scheme.

- (aaa) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the Monetary Authority of Singapore or the Government of Singapore Investment Corporation Pte Ltd. The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a corporation (other than a partnership) holding directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (bbb) The 0% rate applies to interest paid by a banking enterprise to a banking enterprise in the other contracting state or interest arising in Switzerland and paid to the Monetary Authority of Singapore. The 5% rate applies to other interest.
- (ccc) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the respective national banks or certain pension funds listed in the protocol to the treaty. The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company that owns directly at least 10% for a period of at least one year of the capital of the company paying the dividends. A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (ddd) The 0% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a resident of the other contracting state and is either of the following:
 - A company (other than a partnership) that has owned directly or indirectly shares representing at least 10% of the capital or voting power of the company paying the dividends
 - A pension fund
 - A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (eee) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to a corporation with a direct shareholding of at least 10% in the capital of the payer and to dividends paid to a governmental institution, pension fund or central banking authority. A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (fff) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to the state or the central bank. The 5% rate applies to interest paid with respect to a loan or credit made, guaranteed or insured for the purposes of promoting export by an Eximbank or similar institution. The 10% rate applies to interest derived by a bank. A 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (ggg) The 10% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (hhh) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends holds a shareholding of at least 20% in the distributing entity and if the value of the participation is at least CHF200,000 (or the equivalent in foreign currency). A 15% rate applies to other dividends (in specific cases the 0% rate applies; see footnote [ooo]).
- (iii) The 0% rate applies to the following interest payments:
 - Interest paid with respect to a loan made, guaranteed or insured by the government of the other state or an instrumentality or agency thereof
 - Interest paid in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 - Interest paid in connection with the sale on credit of merchandise by one enterprise to another enterprise
 - · Interest paid to the other contracting state
- (jjj) The 0% rate applies to the following interest payments:
 - Interest paid in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 - · Interest paid on bank loans
 - · Interest paid to a bank, insurance company or pension fund or scheme
 - Interest paid to a contracting state, a political subdivision or local authority thereof, or a central bank
 - Interest paid between enterprises that are associated by a stake of at least 25% held for at least two years or that are both held by a third company that directly holds at least 25% of the capital of both companies for at least two years
- (kkk) A 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the other contracting state or a political subdivision or local authority thereof, the central bank or a pension fund
- (III) The 0% rate applies to the following interest payments:
 - Interest paid in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 - · Interest paid on the sale of goods between corporate entities
 - Interest paid on bank loans

In addition, the 0% rate applies if the interest is paid between enterprises that satisfy all of the following conditions:

They are associated by a stake of at least 10% held for at least one year
or they are both held by a third company that directly holds at least
10% of the capital of both companies.

- They are resident in a contracting state and, under any double tax agreement with any third state, none of the companies is resident in that third state.
- · They are subject to corporation tax and are not exempt from tax on interest payments.
- · They are both limited companies.
- The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- The 0% rate applies if the direct shareholding of the corporate recipient is at least 10% and if the participation has been held for at least one year. For other dividends, the rate is 15%.
- The 0% rate applies to the following interest payments: (nnn)
 - Interest paid to a contracting state or a political subdivision, local authority, administrative-territorial unit or export financing institution thereof
 - · Interest paid between enterprises that are associated by a stake of at least 25% or that are both held by a third company that directly holds at least 25% of the capital of both companies
- (000) The 0% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a resident of the other contracting state and is one of the following:
 - · A pension fund or scheme
 - The government of the other state, or a political subdivision or local authority thereof
 - · The central bank
- (ppp) The 0% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a resident of the other contracting state and is either of the following:
 - · A company (other than a partnership) directly owning shares representing at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends
 - · A pension fund or scheme
 - · The central bank
 - A 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 0% rate applies to interest on government bonds and in certain other (qqq) special cases.
- The 0% rate applies to the following interest payments: (rrr)
 - · Interest paid in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 - · Interest on a loan granted by a bank
- (sss) The 0% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a resident of the other contracting state and is one of the following:
 - A company (other than a partnership) that has its capital wholly or partly divided into shares and that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends during an uninterrupted period of at least one year
 - A pension fund or other similar institution providing pension schemes in which individuals may participate to secure retirement, disability and survivors' benefits, if such pension fund or other similar institution is established, recognized for tax purposes and controlled in accordance with the laws of the other contacting state
 - The government of the other contracting state, a political subdivision or local authority thereof, or the central bank of the other contracting state The 0% rate applies to the following interest payments:
- (ttt) · Interest paid in connection with the sale on credit of equipment, merchandise or services
 - · Interest paid on bank loans
 - Interest paid with respect to pension schemes
 - Interest paid to the government of the other state, a political subdivision or local authority thereof, or the central bank
 - · Interest paid between companies that are associated by a direct stake of at least 10% held for at least one year or by a direct holding of a third company of at least 10% for at least one year of the capital of both companies

The 5% rate applies to other interest payments.

- The 0% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a resident of (uuu) the other contracting state and is either of the following:
 - · A company (other than a partnership) that directly owns shares representing at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends
 - · A pension fund or scheme
- The 0% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a resident of (vvv) the other contracting state and is either of the following:
 - · A company (other than a partnership) that directly owns shares representing at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends for an uninterrupted period of at least one year
 - · A pension fund or central bank

- (www) The 0% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a resident of the other contracting state and is either of the following:
 - A company (other than a partnership) that directly owns shares representing at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends
 - · A pension scheme
 - · The central bank
 - A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (xxx) The 0% rate applies to the following interest payments:
 - Interest paid to the government of the other state, a political subdivision or local authority thereof, or the central bank
 - Interest paid on specific bank loans of international business transactions
 - Interest paid in connection with the sale on credit of equipment, merchandise or services
 - Interest paid between companies that are associated by a direct stake of at least 25% or by a direct holding of a third company (resident in the EU or Switzerland) of at least 25% of the capital of both companies The 5% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (yyy) A 0% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a resident of the other contracting state and is one of the following:
 - · A pension fund or scheme
 - · The central bank
- (zzz) The 10% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a resident of the other contracting state and is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital and of the voting power of the company paying the dividends. A 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (aaaa) The 10% rate applies to the following interest payments:
 - Interest paid in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 - · Interest paid on bank loans

The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.

- (bbbb) The 0% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a resident of the other contracting state and is one of the following:
 - The government of the other state, or a political subdivision or local authority thereof
 - An institution or fund wholly owned by that other state as agreed by mutual agreement of the competent authorities of the contracting states
 - The central bank

The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company (other than a partnership) that owns directly at least 25% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. A 10% rate applies to other dividends.

- (cccc) The 0% rate applies to dividends if, in the case of Australia, the beneficial owner of the dividend is a company that owns directly no more than 10% of the voting power of the company paying the dividends or, in the case of Switzerland, owns directly no more than 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and if the beneficial owner is one of the following:
 - · A contracting state, a political subdivision or local authority thereof
 - · The national bank
 - In the case of Australia, a resident of Australia deriving such dividends from the carrying on of complying superannuation activities
 - In the case of Switzerland, a pension scheme whose investment income is exempt from Swiss tax

The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations holding at least directly 10% of the voting power of the payer in the case of Australia or 10% of the capital of the payer in the case of Switzerland. A 15% rate applies to other dividends.

- (dddd) The 10% rate applies to interest payments. However, exemptions apply to, among others, the following:
 - The government of the other contracting state, and several governmental bodies and institutions thereof
 - · The national bank
- (eeee) The 0% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner of the dividends is one of the following:
 - A corporation that directly holds at least 10% of the capital in the company paying the dividend for at least one year before the payment of the dividends
 - · A pension scheme
 - A contracting state, political subdivision or local authority thereof A 15% rate applies to all other dividends.

- (ffff) The 0% rate applies to interest if the beneficial owner is a resident of the other contracting state and is in one of the following categories:
 - · Bodies exercising governmental functions and banks performing central bank functions
 - Financial institutions that are unrelated to and dealing independently with the payer
 - · Complying Australian superannuation funds and tax-exempt Swiss pension schemes

A 10% rate applies to other interest payments.

The 0% rate applies to the following interest payments: (gggg)

- · Interest on loans approved by the government
- · Interest income derived from sales on credit of industrial, medical or scientific equipment
- · Interest on bonds issued by a contracting state or a political subdivision or local authority thereof

The 5% rate applies to interest on bank loans. The 8% rate applies to other interest payments.

- (hhhh) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exist:
 - · The beneficial owner of the interest is the contracting state or a political subdivision or local authority thereof.
 - · The interest is paid in connection with the sale on credit of goods, merchandise or any equipment.
 - · The interest is paid on bank loans.
 - A rate of 10% applies to other interest payments.
- The 0% rate applies to interest in connection with bonds, debentures or (iiii) other similar obligations of the government or of a political subdivision or local authority thereof and in certain other special cases. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (jjjj) The 0% rate applies to interest on certain loans guaranteed, insured or financed by the contracting state. The 10% rate applies to other interest.
- Special rules apply to for collective-investment vehicles regarding divi-(kkkk) dend and interest payments.
- (1111)The 0% rate applies to the following interest payments:
 - · Interest paid in connection with the sale on credit of equipment, merchandise or services
 - · Interest paid on bank loans
 - · Interest paid with respect to pension schemes
 - · Interest paid to the government of the other state, a political subdivision or local authority thereof, or the central bank
 - · Interest paid on intercompany loans
 - The 5% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (mmmm) The 5% rate applies if, at the time the dividends become due, the corporate recipient of the dividends has directly held a shareholding of at least 25% in the distributing entity for more than a year. For the purpose of the holding period, prior restructurings are disregarded. The treaty withholding tax rate is 15% if this condition is not met.
- (nnnn) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to individual pension institutions (that is, in Switzerland, pillar 3a institutions). The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations with a shareholding of at least 10% in the payer. A 15% rate applies to other dividends.

At the time of writing, Switzerland had signed new double tax treaties or amending protocols to double tax treaties that provide changes to treaty withholding tax rates with Brazil, Saudi Arabia and Ukraine.

Taiwan

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Taipei GMT +8

EY +886 (2) 2757-8888 9th Floor Fax: +886 (2) 2729-4176

Taipei World Trade Center International Trade Building 333, Keelung Road, Sec. 1 Taipei, 110 Taiwan

raipoi, rro raiman

Sophie Chou

Principal Tax Contact

★ Heidi Liu +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88858

Mobile: +886 955-427-298 Email: heidi.liu@tw.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ Yishian Lin +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88870

Mobile: +886 972-293-669 Email: yishian.lin@tw.ey.com +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88872

Mobile: +886 972-977-900 Email: sophie.chou@tw.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

★ George Chou +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88871 Mobile: +886 972-695-928

Email: george.chou@tw.ey.com

Sophie Chou +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88872

Mobile: +886 972-977-900 Email: sophie.chou@tw.ey.com +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88875

Chien-Hua Yang +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88875 Mobile: +886 910-685-290

Email: chienhua.yang@tw.ey.com

Sean Lin +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 67076 Mobile: +886 972-699-546

Email: sean.lin@tw.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ Heidi Liu +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88858 Mobile: +886 955-427-298

Email: heidi.liu@tw.ey.com

Chien-Hua Yang +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88875

Mobile: +886 910-685-290 Email: chienhua.yang@tw.ey.com +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88873

Anna Tsai +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 8887 Mobile: +886 922-682-702

Email: anna.tsai@tw.ey.com

Ben Wu +886 (7) 238-0011, Ext. 88990

Mobile: +886 972-694-889 Email: ben.wu@tw.ey.com

Ann Shen, +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88877

 Tax and Regulatory
 Mobile: +886 913-391-337

 Compliance Services
 Email: ann.shen@tw.ey.com

 Michael Lin,
 +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88876

 True and Parallel Lin,
 Mobile: +886 030 347 563

Tax and Regulatory Mobile: +886 939-347-562
Compliance Services Email: michael.lin@tw.ey.com

Kelvin Tsao,
Global Compliance and Reporting

+886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 67151 Mobile: +886 972-694-700 Email: kelvin.tsao@tw.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Sophie Chou +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88872 Mobile: +886 972-977-900

Email: sophie.chou@tw.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Heidi Liu +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88858 Mobile: +886 955-427-298

Email: heidi.liu@tw.ey.com

Indirect Tax

★ Chien-Hua Yang +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88875 Mobile: +886 910-685-290

Email: chienhua.yang@tw.ey.com

Legal Services

KW Chueh

★ Helen Fang +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88861

Mobile: +886 936-131-772 Email: helen.fang@tw.ey.com +886 (2) 2757-8888, Ext. 88860

Mobile: +886 939-637-175 Email: kw.chueh@tw.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	20 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	20 (a)(b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	20 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	
Paid to Residents	0
Paid to Nonresident Corporations and	
Individuals	21 (c)
Interest	
Paid to Resident Corporations	10 (d)
Paid to Resident Individuals	10 (e)
Paid to Nonresident Corporations and	, ,
Individuals	15/20 (f)
Royalties	
Paid to Resident Corporations and	
Individuals	10 (g)
Paid to Nonresident Corporations and	
Individuals	20
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	10

- (a) For details, see Section B.
- (b) Effective from 1 January 1990, income from securities transactions is not subject to regular corporate income tax. Such income is subject to alternative minimum tax. See Section B.
- (c) For details and the definition of a nonresident corporation, see Section B.
- (d) Payments in connection with securities issued under the Financial Asset Securitization Act or Real Estate Securitization Act and interest derived from short-term commercial paper are subject to a 10% withholding tax. In addition, they are included in the computation of the resident corporation's taxable income and are taxed at a rate of 20%.
- (e) Interest arising from short-term commercial paper, asset-backed securities, bonds, structured products and repurchase agreements underlying such financial instruments is not included in the tax computation in a resident individual's tax return but is subject to a 10% withholding tax.

- (f) The applicable tax rate for interest arising from short-term commercial paper, asset-backed securities, bonds, structured products and interest arising from repurchase agreements is 15%. Other types of interest are subject to a tax rate of 20%.
- (g) The withholding of tax is not required if the licensor issues a Government Uniform Invoice (GUI).

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. A domestic profit-seeking enterprise is subject to corporate income tax on all of its income regardless of source. All profit-seeking enterprises, including subsidiaries of foreign companies that are incorporated under the Company Law of Taiwan, are considered domestic profit-seeking enterprises. A foreign profit-seeking enterprise is subject to tax only on income sourced in Taiwan.

Place of effective management. Taiwan introduced an act containing a place of effective management regime in July 2016. Under the act, a company is regarded as tax resident in Taiwan if it is effectively managed in Taiwan. "Effective management" refers to the situation in which the company's critical decisions are made in Taiwan, accounting and legal records are kept in Taiwan, and major business activities are executed in Taiwan. However, this act has not yet entered into force. The Executive Yuan will decide the effective date of the act.

Tax rates. The rate is 20% (increased from 17%) for tax years starting on or after 1 January 2018. For enterprises with taxable income not exceeding TWD500,000, the corporate income tax rate was 18% for 2018 and 19% for 2019.

Alternative minimum tax. The alternative minimum tax (AMT) applies to domestic profit-seeking enterprises and foreign profit-seeking enterprises that have a fixed place of business or business agent in Taiwan, if the enterprise's base income exceeds TWD500,000. The AMT is calculated in accordance with the following formula:

 $AMT = (basic income - deduction of TWD500,000) \times 12\%$

Basic income equals the sum of the following items:

- Taxable income
- Tax-exempt income under the Statute for Upgrading Industries and other tax-incentive regulations
- Income from transactions in securities and futures
- Tax-exempt income of offshore banking units

If the regular income tax equals or exceeds the AMT, only the regular income tax is payable. The regular income tax equals tax payable calculated under the Income Tax Law, less tax credits. If the regular income tax is less than the AMT, the difference between regular income tax and the AMT is payable in addition to the regular income tax. The additional tax payment cannot be offset by tax credits.

Tax incentives. A new Statute for Industry Innovation (SII) was announced and published on 12 May 2010 to replace the old Statute for Upgrading Industries (SUI), which expired on 31 December 2009. In comparison to the SUI, the SII retains only the tax incentive for expenditure spent on research and development (R&D) activities and offers other non-tax subsidies for various

qualified activities. Under the SII, enterprises may claim up to 15% of their R&D expenditures as a credit to offset against their corporate income tax payable in the current year only or claim up to 10% of their R&D expenditures as a credit to offset against their corporate income tax payable in three years, with a maximum credit of 30% of the tax payable. The SII is effective from 1 January 2010 through 31 December 2029. The tax incentives obtained before the expiration of SUI remain effective after the expiration of SUI. Amendments were made to the SII in November 2017. Under the amendments, a venture capital limited partnership started from 2017 to 2029 that meets some requirements and obtains the regulator's approval can be treated as a pass-through entity rather than as a taxable corporate entity for 10 years from its startup. Under an amendment made to the SII in July 2018, from 2018, profit-seeking enterprises may use their undistributed earnings to construct or purchase buildings, software or hardware equipment, or technology for their operation, as needed, within three years after the year in which such earnings are derived. This investment can be deducted from the undistributed earnings in the current year's undistributed earnings calculation under Article 66-9 of the Income Tax Act.

In addition, short-term tax incentive legislation entered into force in June 2019, which gives tax credits to enterprises that invest in artificial-intelligence machinery or 5G-related equipment, technology or services and meet relevant requirements, including the following:

- Tax credits cannot exceed 30% of a company's tax liability for the year of the investment. Enterprises can choose between a one-time 5% reduction to their income tax for the year, or a three-year 3% tax cut.
- The expenditure must be at least TWD1 million and is capped at TWD1 billion in a tax year.
- The expenditure must be made between 1 January 2019 and 31 December 2021 (2022 for 5G).

Capital gains. For profit-seeking enterprises, effective from 1 January 1990, income from securities transactions is not subject to regular income tax. Such income is subject to AMT. A securities transaction tax of 0.3% or 0.1% is imposed based on the transaction value.

During the period of 1 January 2010 through 31 December 2026, trading in corporate bonds and financial bonds (as defined in the Banking Law of Taiwan) is exempt from securities transaction tax. The suspension of income tax on securities transactions applies only to securities issued and certified in accordance with the law of Taiwan. Gains derived from disposals of securities that are not issued or certified in accordance with Taiwan regulations are subject to income tax.

Gains on sales of land are subject to land value increment tax (see Section D). Gains on sales of land had been exempt from income tax. However, effective from 1 January 2016, gains on sales of land that is acquired on or after 2 January 2014 and is held for a period of less than two years before disposal or that is acquired on or after 1 January 2016 is subject to income tax. Land value increment tax continues to apply but it can be credited against the income tax payable on gains on property.

Administration. The tax year is normally the calendar year. Permission must be obtained to use any other period. An annual tax return must be filed during the fifth month of the year following the tax year. An extension to file a tax return is not available.

In general, the late filing penalty is 10% of the tax due. It may not exceed TWD30,000 or be less than TWD1,500. A delinquent reporting surcharge is 20% of the tax assessed by the authorities. It may not exceed TWD90,000 or be less than TWD4,500. A taxpayer that fails to pay the tax within the prescribed time limit is subject to a surcharge for delinquent payment and interest on a daily basis at the prevailing interest rate provided by the Directorate General of Postal Remittances and Savings Bank (PRSB). Underreporting of taxable income is subject to a penalty of up to two times the underpayment of tax. In the event of a failure to file the annual income tax return after expiration of the prescribed period, the tax authorities may make a provisional assessment of the amount of income and tax payable on the basis of available tax data or the profit standard of the same trade. In the event that other tax information is subsequently obtained by the tax authorities, the taxpayer is subject to a penalty of up to three times the tax shortfall, in addition to the delinquent reporting surcharge.

During the month of September, a profit-seeking enterprise (excluding a sole proprietor, partnership, prescribed small-size enterprise or tax-exempted entity) must pay an interim tax equal to 50% of the preceding year's tax liability. Under the Income Tax Law, qualified enterprises may pay interim tax based on the income derived in the first six months of the current year. If the interim tax payment is made after 30 September but before 31 October, late payment interest accrues on a daily basis at the prevailing interest rate provided by the PRSB. If the interim payment is not made by 31 October, the tax authorities assess one month's interest at the prevailing interest rate provided by the PRSB.

Dividends. The dividend withholding tax rate is 21% (increased from 20%) starting from 1 January 2018. for nonresident corporations or nonresident individuals, regardless of whether the investments are approved by the Taiwan government pursuant to the Statute for Investment by Foreign Nationals or the Statute for Investment by Overseas Chinese. Withholding tax is not imposed on dividends paid to residents.

A surtax is imposed on the undistributed profits of companies in the second year following the year in which the profits are earned. The surtax rate is 5% (reduced from 10%), effective for tax years starting on or after 1 January 2018. This tax is in addition to the corporate income tax imposed on the profits. Resident individuals can include the dividends received from Taiwan corporations in their individual income tax return as taxable income, subject to a tax-exempt amount of 8.5% of dividend income (capped at TWD80,000) or have dividends taxed separately at a flat rate of 28%.

Dividends received by resident companies from other resident companies are exempt from corporate income tax.

Foreign tax relief. A tax credit is allowed for foreign income tax paid directly by a domestic profit-seeking enterprise, but it may

not exceed the additional amount of the Taiwan tax resulting from the inclusion of the foreign-source portion in the profit-seeking enterprise's total income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Income for tax purposes is computed according to Taiwan's generally accepted accounting principles, adjusted for certain provisions included in the tax code.

Necessary and ordinary expenses of a profit-seeking enterprise are deductible, provided these are adequately supported by documentation. The guidelines of Examination of Income Tax of Profit-Seeking Enterprises, promulgated by the Ministry of Finance, provide guidance for determining deductible business expenses. Transactions must conform to regular business practice; otherwise, tax authorities may assess tax based on standard profit margins derived from industry statistics.

If the income of a company consists of both taxable income and exempt income, the costs, expenses or losses, except for those that are attributable to the taxable income and exempt income in a direct, reasonable and definite way, must be allocated to taxable income and exempt income based on certain permitted methods.

Tax exemptions. A foreign enterprise engaging in international transportation that derives income in Taiwan is exempt from tax if Taiwan and the home jurisdiction of the foreign enterprise have entered into an international transportation income tax agreement, which provides reciprocal treatment to Taiwan international transportation enterprises operating in the foreign jurisdiction.

Gains on sales of land had been exempt from income tax. However, effective from 1 January 2016, gains on sales of land that is acquired on or after 2 January 2014 and is held for a period of less than two years before disposal or that is acquired on or after 1 January 2016 is subject to income tax. Land value increment tax (see Section D) continues to apply but it can be credited against the income tax payable on gains on property.

On approval from the competent authority, royalties paid to a foreign enterprise for the use of its patent rights or trademarks, or for the licensing of other special rights, may be exempt from tax if the licensed rights are used to introduce new production technology or products, improve product quality or reduce production cost. In addition, service fees received by foreign enterprises for rendering technical services in the construction of a factory for certain strategically important enterprises (SIEs) and royalties for the licensing of patents to SIEs may also be exempt from tax on approval.

A foreign-based corporate taxpayer that is engaged in international transportation, construction contracting, technical service provision, or machinery and equipment leasing may apply to use a deemed-profit-rate method (15% in general, and 10% for international transportation business) in determining its taxable income in Taiwan if it is difficult to calculate the costs and expenses arising from the conduct of the business in Taiwan.

Interest received by a foreign financial institution for offering financing facilities to its Taiwan branch offices or other financial institutions in Taiwan is exempt from tax. With the approval of the Ministry of Finance, interest received by a foreign financial institution for extending loans to legal entities in Taiwan for financing important economic construction projects is also exempt from tax.

Inventories. Inventories are valued for tax purposes at the lower of cost or net realizable value. In determining the cost of goods sold, specific identification, first-in, first-out (FIFO), weighted average, moving average, or any other method prescribed by the competent authority may be used. However, the use of two different cost methods in one fiscal year is not allowed.

Provisions. Provisions for a retirement fund approved by the authorities are deductible in amounts up to 15% of the total payroll. The applicable percentage depends on whether the fund is managed separately from the business entity and whether it conforms to the provisions of the Labor Standards Law.

Allowance for bad debts is limited to 1% of the balance of outstanding trade accounts and notes receivable (secured or unsecured) at year-end.

Tax depreciation, depletion and amortization. A taxpayer may claim a depreciation deduction for most property (except land) used in a trade or business. Depreciation may be computed using the straight-line, fixed percentage on diminishing book value method, working-hour method, sum-of-the-years'-digits method or production-unit method. Under the working-hour method, depreciation is computed based on the number of working hours that a depreciable asset is used in a tax year. The time periods over which an asset may be depreciated are specified by the tax authorities. The following are some of the applicable time periods.

Assets	Years
Commercial buildings	10 to 50
Industrial buildings	5 to 35
Office equipment	3 to 5
Motor vehicles and vessels	3 to 18
Plant and machinery	2 to 20

Companies may use the accelerated depreciation method if they meet certain criteria.

Depletion of assets in the form of irreplaceable resources can be computed either based on the production units or methods provided by the Table of Depletion Assets promulgated by the Ministry of Finance. This method must be applied consistently from year to year. In addition, a taxpayer may claim an amortization deduction for intangibles and organizational expenses. Business rights (for example, commercial rights for operating public utility, telephone, public transportation, shipping and air transportation businesses) and copyrights are amortized over 10 years and 15 years, respectively. Trademarks, patents and franchises must be amortized over the period prescribed by the respective laws governing the granting of these rights. Organizational and preoperating expenditures incurred during the period from the planning phase to the first year in which significant revenue is generated from the main business activities must be expensed on occurrence.

Relief for losses. If certain requirements are met, companies may carry forward for up to 10 years losses that have been approved by the tax authorities and not yet expired. Loss carrybacks are not permitted.

Groups of companies. In general, associated or related companies in a group are taxed separately for corporate income tax purposes and may not file consolidated tax returns. However, a financial holding company that holds 90% or more of the shares of subsidiaries in Taiwan for at least 12 months may elect to file a consolidated profit-seeking enterprise income tax return under its own name.

In addition, a company that acquires 90% or more of the shares or capital of its subsidiaries through a merger, spin-off or other acquisition under the Business Merger and Acquisition Law and holds such shares for at least 12 months may elect to file a consolidated profit-seeking enterprise income tax return under its own name.

A 5% surtax on the undistributed consolidated retained earnings applies in addition to the corporate income tax on consolidated net income.

An election to file a consolidated profit-seeking enterprise return applies only to corporate income tax and, as a result, qualifying parent companies and their subsidiaries must calculate all other taxes separately.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax, on sales and services	5
Business tax for financial industry	1/2/5
Land value increment tax, on unearned	
increase in the value of land, payable by	
the seller at the time of ownership transfer	20 to 40
Registration fee, on original or additional	
capital contributions	0.025

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Under foreign-exchange control regulations, registered business entities or adults legally residing in Taiwan may remit out (in) unlimited funds for the import (export) of goods and services. However, prior declaration to the Taiwan Central Bank is required for the following:

- An individual who has accumulated inward or outward remittances exceeding USD5 million in a year
- A business entity with accumulated inward or outward remittances exceeding USD50 million in a year
- A single remittance by an individual exceeding USD500,000
- A single remittance by a business entity exceeding USD1 million

In addition, supporting documents, such as transaction contracts, must be submitted at the time of remittance for the Central Bank's audit purposes.

Debt-to-equity rules. On 26 January 2011, the President of Taiwan announced the thin-capitalization rule enacted into Article 43-2 of the Income Tax Act. On 22 June 2011, the Ministry of Finance announced the enforcement rules for the thin-capitalization rule. The enforcement rules contain a debt-to-equity ratio of 3:1 (excluding companies in the financial industries). Interest on the excess portion of loans is not deductible. The enforcement rules do not apply to enterprises satisfying any of the following conditions:

- Total net current annual operating income and non-operating income is less than TWD30 million.
- Total annual interest expenses and total interest expenses derived from intercompany loans in the current year are both less than TWD4 million.
- Before including the interest expenses in the taxable income calculation, the current year's taxable income is negative and such tax losses are not eligible for the tax loss carryforward regime under Article 39 of the Income Tax Act.

Controlled foreign companies. Taiwan introduced an act containing a controlled foreign company (CFC) regime in July 2016. Under the act, a nonresident company is considered a CFC if it is 50% or more directly or indirectly owned by a Taiwan resident company or individual. A resident company that holds an interest of 50% or more in a CFC is taxed on the company's share of the profits of the CFC, regardless of whether a dividend has been received by the Taiwanese company. However, this act has not yet entered into force. The Executive Yuan will decide the effective date of the act.

Anti-avoidance legislation. The Taiwan tax laws contain rules that deal with tax evasion and tax avoidance. The general rule is that the tax authorities may ignore transactions that constitute an abuse of the law and assess taxes with respect to each transacting party based on the economic substance of the transactions as well as on the attribution of the economic benefits. The same rule applies to sham transactions designed to conceal the economic reality of the transaction.

Transfer pricing. The Taiwan Transfer Pricing Examination Guidelines (the TP Guidelines) took effect on 30 December 2004. Except for immaterial amounts from related-party transactions, extensive contemporaneous documentation is required. Under the TP Guidelines, on filing the annual income tax return, a profit-seeking enterprise must have the transfer-pricing report and relevant documents prepared. In addition, in the event of a tax audit, a profit-seeking enterprise must provide the tax authorities with all required documents within one month of a request for such documents. The TP Guidelines provide that the tax authorities may impose a maximum penalty of 200% of the tax shortfall resulting from improper transfer prices. In addition, amendments made to the TP Guidelines in November 2017 adopt the three-tier, transfer-pricing documentation requirement including Master File, Country-by-Country Report (CbCR) and Local File, in line with Action 13 of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Project. The amendments apply to the profit-seeking enterprises' income tax returns starting with the 2017 tax year.

However, a Taiwan profit-seeking enterprise that is an affiliate of a multinational enterprise (MNE) group can be exempt from submission of the Master File if the sum of the net operating revenue and non-operating revenue in the current year is less than TWD3 billion or if the aggregate amount of cross-border controlled transactions in the current year is less than TWD1.5 billion.

A Taiwan profit-seeking enterprise that is an affiliate of an MNE group can be exempt from submission of the CbCR if the following criteria are met:

- The Taiwan profit-seeking enterprise is the Ultimate Parent Entity (UPE) of an MNE group, and the total consolidated revenue of the group in the preceding year was less than TWD27 billion.
- The UPE of the MNE group is not within the jurisdiction of Taiwan and one of the following conditions applies:
 - The jurisdiction in which the UPE is a tax resident has established the CbCR requirement, and the MNE group meets the safe harbor rules of the jurisdiction.
 - The jurisdiction in which the UPE is a tax resident has not established the CbCR Requirement, and the Surrogate Parent Entity (SPE) meets the safe harbor rules of the jurisdiction in which the SPE is a tax resident.
 - The jurisdiction in which the UPE is a tax resident has not established the CbCR requirement, there is no SPE, and the Taiwan safe harbor rules are met.
 - It satisfies for the condition of the safe harbor of the Master File, namely the sum of its net operating revenue and non-operating revenue in the current year is less than TWD3 billion or the aggregate amount of its cross-border controlled transactions in the current year is less than TWD1.5 billion.

Even if the safe harbor rules are met, the Taiwan profit-seeking enterprise is still required to submit the Master File or CbCR to the tax authority on request for audit if the MNE group is obligated to submit these documents based on the request of the other tax jurisdiction.

On 15 November 2019, the Taiwan Ministry of Finance issued a new tax ruling that provides guidelines for making a one-off transfer-pricing adjustment. Because foreign related-party transactions of profit-seeking enterprises with an overseas parent are often not carried out at the expected terms of the group's transfer-pricing policy, there has been a need for one-off transfer-pricing adjustments. From the 2020 fiscal year, profit-seeking enterprises can conduct one-off transfer-pricing adjustments if they are carried out prior to the end of the year and meet the relevant required criteria. As outlined in the regulation, the relevant duties and taxes (for example, customs duty, value-added tax, commodity tax and withholding tax) are paid or refunded based on the adjusted transfer price.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Taiwan has entered into double tax treaties with the jurisdictions listed in the table below.

Taiwan has entered into international transportation income tax agreements with Canada, the European Union, Germany, Japan, Korea (South), Luxembourg, the Macau Special Administrative Region (SAR), the Netherlands, Norway, Sweden, Thailand and the United States.

The following table lists the withholding tax rates under Taiwan's double tax treaties. The rates apply only if the recipient is the beneficial owner of the income.

	Dividends	Interest	Royalties
	%	%	%
Australia	10/15 (a)	10	12.5
Austria	10	10	10
Belgium	10	10	10
Canada	10/15 (e)	10	10
China Mainland (o)	5/10 (p)	7	7
Czech Republic (o)	10	10	5/10 (n)
Denmark	10	10	10
Eswatini	10	10	10
France	10	10	10
Gambia	10	10	10
Germany	10/15 (q)	10/15 (h)	10
Hungary	10	10	10
India	12.5	10	10
Indonesia	10	10	10
Israel	10	7/10 (i)	10
Italy	10	10	10
Japan	10	10	10
Kiribati	10	10	10
Luxembourg	10/15 (b)	10/15 (j)	10
Malaysia	12.5	10	10
Netherlands	10	10	10
New Zealand	15	10	10
North Macedonia	10	10	10
Paraguay	5	10	10
Poland	10	10	3/10 (r)
Senegal	10	15	12.5
Singapore	- (c)	- (k)	15
Slovak Republic	10	10	5/10 (n)
South Africa	5/15 (d)	10	10
Sweden	10	10	10
Switzerland	10/15 (e)	10	10
Thailand	5/10 (f)	10/15 (1)	10
United Kingdom	10	10	10
Vietnam	15	10	15
Non-treaty jurisdictions	21 (g)	15/20 (m)	20

- (a) The 10% rate applies to dividends paid to a company (other than a partnership) holding directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (b) The 15% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a collective-investment vehicle established in Luxembourg and treated as a body corporate for tax purposes in Luxembourg. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (c) For dividends paid to Singapore residents, the withholding tax on the dividends and the corporate income tax payable on the profits of the payer may not exceed 40% of the taxable income of the payer out of which the dividends are paid.

- (d) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (e) The 10% rate applies to dividends paid to a company (other than a partner-ship) holding directly at least 20% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (f) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer. The 10% applies in all other cases.
- (g) The 21% rate applies to dividends paid to nonresident corporations and nonresident individuals, effective from 1 January 2018 (see Section B).
- (h) The 15% rate applies to interest on real estate investment trusts and real estate asset trusts. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 7% rate applies to interest on bank loans. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (j) The 15% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is a collective-investment vehicle established in Luxembourg and treated as a body corporate for tax purposes in Luxembourg. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
 - (k) The Singapore treaty does not provide a preferential withholding tax rate for interest payments.
- The 10% rate applies to interest received by financial institutions (including insurance companies). The 15% rate applies in all other cases.
- (m) The 15% rate applies to interest on financial instruments (see Section A).
- (n) The 5% rate applies to the royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (o) This treaty is not yet effective.
- (p) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company (other than a partnership) holding directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (q) The 15% rate applies to dividends distributed by a German real estate investment company that is tax-exempt regarding all or part of its profits or that can deduct the distributions in determining its profits. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (r) The 3% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.

Tanzania

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Dar es Salaam GMT +3

 EY
 +255 (22) 292-7868,

 Mail address:
 +255 (22) 292-7871

 P.O. Box 2475
 Fax: +255 (22) 292-7872

Dar es Salaam Tanzania

Street address:

Tanhouse Tower, 4th Floor 34/1 Ursino South New Bagamoyo Road

Dar es Salaam Tanzania

_ . . _

Business Tax Services

Silke Mattern +255 (22) 292-7875

Mobile: +255 699-695-489 Email: silke.mattern@tz.ey.com

Laurian Justinian +255 (22) 292-7881

Mobile: +255 784-451-873

Email: laurian.justinian@tz.ey.com
Petro Francis +255 (22) 292-7875

Mobile: +255 716-333-062 Email: petro.francis@tz.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax

Advisory

Silke Mattern +255 (22) 292-7875

Mobile: +255 699-695-489 Email: silke.mattern@tz.ey.com

Petro Francis +255 (22) 292-7875

Mobile: +255 716-333-062 Email: petro.francis@tz.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Silke Mattern +255 (22) 292-7875

Mobile: +255 699-695-489 Email: silke.mattern@tz.ey.com

Chiaru Masonobo +255 (22) 292-7875

Mobile: +255 654-681-155

Email: chiaru.masonobo@tz.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Silke Mattern +255 (22) 292-7875

Mobile: +255 699-695-489 Email: silke.mattern@tz.ey.com

Chiaru Masonobo +255 (22) 292-7875

Mobile: +255 654-681-155

Email: chiaru.masonobo@tz.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Silke Mattern +255 (22) 292-7875

Mobile: +255 699-695-489 Email: silke.mattern@tz.ey.com

Beatrice Melkiory +255 (22) 292-7868, +255 (22) 292-7870

Mobile: +255 0787-606-077

Email: beatrice.melkiory@tz.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Silke Mattern +255 (22) 292-7875

Mobile: +255 699-695-489 Email: silke.mattern@tz.ey.com

Eva Mwangoka +255 (22) 292-7868, +255 (22) 292-7870

Mobile: +255 0784-670-289

Email: eva.mwangoka@tz.ey.com

Eliya Nkerebuka +255 (22) 292-7868

Mobile: +255 653 670 907 Email: eliya.nkerebuka@tz.ey.com

A. At a glance

•	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	10/20/25/30 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	30 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	30
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	5/10 (c)
Interest	10 (d)
Royalties	15 (e)
Management and Professional Fees	` ′
(Service Fees) or Technical Services Fees	
for Mining, Oil or Gas	5/15 (f)
Supply of Goods	2 (g)
Insurance Premiums	5 (h)
Rent	10 (e)
Money Transfer Commission	10 (i)
Other payments	15
Branch Remittance Tax	10 (j)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	-
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited

- The corporate income tax rate is 30%. The corporate income tax rate is reduced to 25% for companies newly listed on the Dar es Salaam Stock Exchange that issue at least 30% of their share capital to the public for three consecutive years from the date of listing. The corporate income tax rate is reduced from 30% to 10% for five consecutive years from the year of commencement of production for companies that have a newly established plant for assembling motor vehicles, tractors, fishing boats or outboard motors for boats and that have a performance agreement with the government of Tanzania. The corporate income tax rate is reduced from 30% to 25% for companies that are engaged in the manufacturing of sanitary pads and have a performance agreement with the government of Tanzania for two consecutive years from 1 July 2019 to 30 June 2021. The corporate income tax rate is reduced from 30% to 20% for five consecutive years from the year of commencement of production for newly established entities that are engaged in the manufacturing of pharmaceuticals or leather products and that have a performance agreement with the government of Tanzania. Companies reporting tax losses for three consecutive years must pay an alternative minimum tax at a rate of 0.5% on the annual turnover in the third loss year.
- (b) Capital gains are treated as business income for companies and are taxed at the regular corporate income tax rate of 30%.
- (c) The 10% rate applies to dividends paid by unlisted companies to residents and nonresidents. The 5% rate applies to dividends paid by companies listed on the Dar es Salaam Stock Exchange and for dividends paid by a resident company to a resident company owning 25% or more of the shares in the payer of the dividends.
- (d) This withholding tax applies to residents and nonresidents. Resident companies may credit the withholding tax against their annual corporate income tax. Interest paid by strategic investors to nonresident banks and resident financial institutions is exempt from withholding tax.
- (e) This withholding tax applies to both residents and nonresidents.

- (f) The 5% rate applies to residents, while the 15% rate applies to nonresidents. The withholding tax on management and professional fees (services fees) for resident persons is an advance tax creditable against the final income tax. The withholding tax on technical services provided to mining, oil or gas companies is a final tax. Also, see Section B.
- (g) This withholding tax applies to all supplies of goods to the government.
- (h) This withholding tax applies to nonresidents only.
- (i) This withholding tax applies to residents who pay a money transfer commission to a money transfer agent.
- (j) This withholding tax applies to branches of foreign companies. Tax is levied on an annual deemed profit repatriation basis. Special rules apply to the calculation of the base.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. A company is considered resident for tax purposes if it satisfies either of the following conditions:

- It is incorporated or formed under the laws of Tanzania.
- Its management and control of its affairs is exercised in Tanzania at any time during the year of income.

Resident companies are subject to income tax on their worldwide income. Nonresident companies are subject to income tax on their Tanzanian-source income.

Rates of corporate tax. Both resident and nonresident companies are subject to income tax at a rate of 30%.

The corporate income tax rate is reduced from 30% to 25% for the first three years from the date of listing for companies that are newly listed on the Dar es Salaam Stock Exchange and that issue at least 30% of their share capital to the public.

Companies operating in the Export Processing Zone (EPZ) are exempt from corporate income tax for the first 10 years. They are also exempt from withholding tax on dividends, interest and rental payments.

The corporate income tax rate is reduced from 30% to 10% for five consecutive years from the year of commencement of production for companies that have a newly established plant for assembling motor vehicles, tractors, fishing boats or outboard motors for boats and that have a performance agreement with the government of Tanzania.

The corporate income tax rate is reduced from 30% to 20% for five consecutive years from the year of commencement of production for newly established entities that are engaged in the manufacturing of pharmaceuticals or leather products and that have a performance agreement with the government of Tanzania.

The corporate income tax rate is reduced from 30% to 25% for companies that are engaged in the manufacturing of sanitary pads and that have a performance agreement with the government for two consecutive years from 1 July 2019 to 30 June 2021.

Alternative minimum tax. Companies reporting tax losses or utilizing loss carryforwards for three consecutive years must pay an alternative minimum tax at a rate of 0.5% on the annual turnover in the third loss year.

Capital gains. Capital gains are treated as business income for companies and are taxed at the corporate income tax rate. Direct

and indirect share transfers are subject to capital gains tax. Disposals of mineral and petroleum rights are also subject to capital gains tax.

Administration. A company's year of income is the calendar year. Companies may apply to the Commissioner General for the Tanzania Revenue Authority for approval of a different year of income.

Companies must file installment tax returns by the end of the third month of their year of income and file their final tax returns within six months after the end of the year of income. The estimated tax must be paid in four equal installments, as set forth in the installment return. The remaining balance of tax due (the difference between the actual tax and tax paid in installments) must be paid by the due date of filing the final return. The taxpayer's estimate of taxable income may not be less than 80% of the company's taxable income as finally determined for the year of income. The Commissioner of Income Tax may allow a lower estimate if justified by the facts and circumstances of the case. Companies that are registered and issued a taxpayer identification number for the first time may elect to apply for deferment of the requirement to pay installment taxes for six months, with the deferred amount payable in three equal installments for the remaining period in the year of income.

Companies may revise their installment return and file a revised return in the 6th, 9th or 12th month of the year of income if new developments suggest an increase or decrease in income.

A penalty is imposed for a failure to file a return. The penalty equals the greater of the following:

- 2.5% of the amount of tax assessable less tax paid by the start of the period in which the return is due
- 15 currency points (1 currency point = TZS15,000)

Fraud related to a return is subject to a penalty of 50% of the tax shortfall if the statement or omission is made without reasonable excuse. The penalty is increased to 75% of the tax shortfall if the statement or omission is made knowingly or recklessly.

Dividends. A final withholding tax is imposed on dividends. A 10% withholding rate applies to dividends paid to residents and nonresidents. A 5% withholding tax rate applies to dividends paid by companies listed on the Dar es Salaam Stock Exchange and to dividends paid to resident companies that hold 25% or more of the shares in the payer of the dividends.

Extractive industry. Technical services provided by resident companies or branches to the extractive industry in mining or oil and gas are subject to a final withholding tax of 5%. For nonresident service providers, the withholding tax rate is 15%.

A special tax regime was introduced for the extractive industry, effective from 1 July 2016. Significant aspects of the regime are discussed below.

Under the regime, each separate mining operation and each separate petroleum right is treated as an independent business for corporate income tax purposes. Accounts should be prepared for each separate mining operation or each separate petroleum right.

Taxable income should be determined, and income tax should be paid for each separate mining operation and each separate petroleum right for each year of income.

Royalties paid under the Mining Act or Petroleum Act are not deductible for tax purposes.

Arrangements between separate mining and petroleum operations and the other activities of the person should reflect the arm's-length principle.

Losses are ring-fenced for each mining and petroleum operation.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The audited financial statements serve as the starting point for computing taxable income. Expenses and losses are generally not deductible unless they are incurred wholly and exclusively in the production of income.

Certified financial statements must now be attached when filing a corporate income tax return.

Exemptions. Interest, fees or other financial charges paid by the government of Tanzania to a nonresident bank, financial institution, another government or a representative of another government, arising from a loan agreement, entitles the nonresident entity to a tax exemption for purposes of financing government projects. The exemptions have a retroactive effect from 1 June 2017.

Inventories. Inventories are valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value. The last-in, first-out (LIFO) method is not allowed.

Provisions. Provisions may not be deducted.

Depreciation. Depreciation computed for financial statement purposes is not deductible, but capital allowances are provided for depreciable assets, which are allocated to one of the eight classes. The following are the classes and the rates of the capital allowances.

Class Assets Rate

- Computers and data handling equipment, together with peripheral devices; automobiles, buses and minibuses with a seating capacity of less than 30 passengers; goods vehicles with a load capacity of less than 7 tons; and construction and earth-moving equipment

 37.5% (reducing-balance)
- Buses with a seating capacity of 30 or more passengers; heavy general purpose or specialized trucks, trailers and trailer-mounted containers; railroad cars, locomotives and equipment; vessels, barges, tugs and similar water transportation equipment; aircraft; other self-propelling vehicles; plant and machinery used in agriculture or manufacturing; specialized public utility plant and equipment; and machinery irrigation installations and equipment

25% (reducingbalance)

Class	Assets	Rate
3	Office furniture, fixtures and equipment; and any assets not included in another class	12.5%
		reducing- balance)
4	No assets (the depreciation rules for the assets that had been in this class are discussed in the paragraphs after the table)	
5	Buildings, structures and similar works of a permanent nature used in agriculture,	
	livestock farming or fish farming	20%
		(straight-
_	D 711	line)
6	Buildings, structures and similar works of a permanent nature other than those	
	mentioned in Class 5	5%
		(straight-line)
7	Intangible assets other than those in Class 4	1/useful life
8	Plant and machinery (including windmills, electric generators and distribution equipment) used in agriculture; electronic fiscal devices purchased by non-value-added tax registered traders; and equipment used for prospecting)
	and exploration of minerals or petroleum	100%

Depreciable assets used in petroleum and mining operations are placed in a separate pool, which does not fall under the normal classes. The depreciation allowance with respect to mineral or petroleum operations is granted at the following rates.

Year of income	Depreciation allowance
First	20% of expenditure
Second	20% of expenditure
Third	20% of expenditure
Fourth	20% of expenditure
Fifth	20% of expenditure

Depreciable assets included in Class 4 were deleted, effective from 1 July 2016. However, the classes of depreciable assets were not renumbered when the above changes were introduced. To date, the law still provides for eight classes, despite the removal of depreciable assets that were under Class 4, and no amendment has been made with respect to the reference to Class 4 that is found under Class 7.

Plant and machinery in Categories 2 and 3 qualify for an initial capital expenditure allowance of 50% for the first year if they satisfy any of the following conditions:

- They are fixed in a hotel used for tourism services.
- They are fixed in a factory used for manufacturing.
- They are used in fish farming.

The maximum depreciable amount for a non-commercial automobile is TZS30 million.

Relief for tax losses. Companies may carry forward tax losses indefinitely. No carryback is allowed. Special rules for long-term

contracts may apply. Loss carryforwards may offset only 70% of the profits from mineral and petroleum operations each year.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT)	18
Customs duties (imports may also be subject	
to VAT)	
Raw material or capital goods	0
Semifinished goods	10
Finished goods	25
Property tax; imposed by local governments	
on the value of real property	0.15
Skills and Development Levy; imposed on	
gross remuneration (excluding benefits-in-kind)	4.5
Social security; imposed on basic salary;	
rates depend on the respective fund; paid by	
Employer	10/15
Employee	5/10
Workers' Compensation Fund; imposed on	
employers' annual wage bill; employers must	
make monthly payments through deposits in	
the fund's bank account; payments must be	
made on the last working day of the month	
after the month to which the payment relates	1
Private sector employers	1
Public sectors employers	0.5
Railways Development Levy; imposed on	1.5
customs value on importation of goods	1.5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Tanzania does not impose foreign-exchange controls on current-account transactions, but the Bank of Tanzania must be notified of foreign capital-account transactions.

Transfer pricing. A company with controlled transactions of TZS10 billion (approximately USD4,300,000) or more in a tax year is required to file contemporaneous transfer-pricing documentation together with the final tax return. Taxpayers whose controlled transactions in a tax year do not reach the TZS10 billion threshold do not have to submit the contemporaneous transfer-pricing documentation with the final income tax return but must have it in place by the due date for filing the final income tax return and should submit it to the Tanzania Revenue Authority within 30 days on request.

A penalty is imposed for failure to prepare contemporaneous transfer-pricing documentation. The penalty is a minimum of 3,500 currency points, as prescribed from time to time by the Commissioner General for the Tanzania Revenue Authority. One currency point equals TZS15,000, which results in a penalty of TZS52,500,000 (approximately USD23,000).

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Canada	10	15	20
Denmark	10	12.5	20
Finland	10	15	20
India	10	12.5	20
Italy	10	12.5	15
Norway	10	15	20
South Africa	10	10	10
Sweden	10	15	20
Zambia	0	0	0
Non-treaty jurisdictions	10	10	15

The East African countries, which are Burundi, Kenya, Rwanda, Tanzania and Uganda, have signed a tax treaty, which has not yet been ratified.

Thailand

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Bangkok GMT +7

EY +66 (2) 264-9090, +66 (2) 264-0777,

Mail address: +66 (2) 661-9190 G.P.O. Box 1047 Fax: +66 (2) 264-0790, Bangkok 10501 +66 (2) 661-9192

Thailand

Street address: 33rd Floor

Lake Rajada Office Complex

193/136-137 New Rajadapisek Road

(Opposite Queen Sirikit National Convention Centre) Klongtoey, Bangkok 10110

Thailand

Principal Tax Contact and Business Tax Services Leader

★ Yupa Wichitkraisorn +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77002 Mobile: +66 (84) 439-2673

Email: yupa.wichitkraisorn@th.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Pathira Lam-ubol +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77052

Mobile: +66 (92) 250-7363 Email: pathira.lam-ubol@th.ey.com +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77036

Su San Leong +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77036 Mobile: +66 (92) 283-3113

Email: su-san.leong@th.ey.com +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 21020

Sarunya Sutiklang-viharn +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 21020 Mobile: +66 (84) 910-0470

Email: sarunya.sutiklang-viharn@th.ey.com

Jonathan Stuart-Smith +66 (2) 264-9090, Ext. 77066

Mobile: +66 (98) 268-8298

Email: jonathan.stuart-smith@th.ey.com

Kasem Kiatsayrikul +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77033

Mobile: +66 (84) 439-2703

Email: kasem.kiatsayrikul@th.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Rudeewan Mikhanorn +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77063

Mobile: +66 (92) 283-5551

Email: rudeewan.mikhanorn@th.ey.com

Kasem Kiatsayrikul +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77033

Mobile: +66 (84) 439-2703

Email: kasem.kiatsayrikul@th.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

Kasem Kiatsayrikul +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77033

Mobile: +66 (84) 439-2703

Email: kasem.kiatsayrikul@th.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness

Su San Leong +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77036

Mobile: +66 (92) 283-3113 Email: su-san.leong@th.ey.com Yupa Wichitkraisorn +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77002

Mobile: +66 (84) 439-2673

Email: yupa.wichitkraisorn@th.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Papatchaya Akkararut +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77064

Mobile: +66 (83) 979-6111

Email: papatchaya.akkararut@th.ey.com

Jonathan Stuart-Smith +66 (2) 264-9090, Ext. 77066

Mobile: +66 (98) 268-8298

Email: jonathan.stuart-smith@th.ey.com

Yupa Wichitkraisorn +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77002

Mobile: +66 (84) 439-2673

Email: yupa.wichitkraisorn@th.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Wiwattana Akkarawong +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77053

Mobile: +66 (81) 444-2960

Email: wiwattana.akkarawong@th.ey.com

Jarassri Esapong +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77089

Mobile: +66 (95) 501-6556 Email: jarassri.esapong@th.ey.com

Puangrat Anusanti +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77088

Mobile: +66 (81) 921-2252

Email: puangrat.anusanti@th.ey.com

+66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77002 Mobile: +66 (84) 439-2673

Email: yupa.wichitkraisorn@th.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Yupa Wichitkraisorn

Kasem Kiatsayrikul

Yupa Wichitkraisorn

Kamolrat Nuchitprasitchai +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77062

Mobile: +66 (92) 283-2112

Email: kamolrat.nuchitprasitchai@th.ey.com

+66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77002

Mobile: +66 (84) 439-2673

Email: yupa.wichitkraisorn@th.ey.com

+66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77033 Mobile: +66 (84) 439-2703

Email: kasem.kiatsayrikul@th.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ Yupa Wichitkraisorn +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77002

Mobile: +66 (84) 439-2673

Email: yupa.wichitkraisorn@th.ey.com

Siriporn Thamwongsin +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77090

Email: siriporn.thamwongsin@th.ey.com

Indirect Tax

William Chea +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77056

Mobile: +66 (81) 341-9350 Email: william.chea@th.ey.com +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77035

Mobile: +66 (81) 371-6927

Email: thitima.tangprasert@th.ey.com

Legal Services

Thitima Tangprasert

Kasem Kiatsayrikul

Kamolrat Nuchitprasitchai +66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77062

Mobile: +66 (92) 283-2112

Email: kamolrat.nuchitprasitchai@th.ey.com

+66 (2) 264-0777, Ext. 77033

Mobile: +66 (84) 439-2703

Email: kasem.kiatsayrikul@th.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)

Branch Tax Rate (%)	20
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	10
Interest	15*
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	15
Branch Remittance Tax	10
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

^{*} Certain types of interest are exempt from tax [see footnote (a) to Section F].

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Thai resident companies are subject to corporate income tax on their worldwide income. Thai resident companies are those incorporated in Thailand. Branches of foreign corporations are subject to Thai tax on Thailand-source income only.

Rates of corporate tax. That resident companies and branches of foreign corporations are subject to corporate income tax at a flat rate of 20% on taxable profits.

Progressive corporate income tax rates of 0%, 15% and 20% apply to locally incorporated companies with paid-up capital of not more than THB5 million and revenue of not more than THB30 million per year.

Tax incentives. Tax incentives are available in Thailand for International Business Centers (IBCs) and Treasury Centers (TCs), if relevant conditions are met.

IBCs. An IBC should be able to provide support services functions and/or financial management services under a TC license from the Bank of Thailand. The following are tax incentives available to IBCs and TCs:

- Reduced corporate income tax rate to 8%, 5% or 3%, based on the net profits from qualifying service fees and royalty income earned from its Thai and overseas associated enterprises, if it meets annual local spending requirements of THB60 million, THB300 million or THB600 million, respectively (see below)
- Exemption from corporate income tax on qualifying dividends received from its associated enterprises
- Exempt from Specific Business Tax (see Section D) on qualifying income from treasury services
- Entitled to a flat personal income tax rate of 15% for employment remuneration of qualifying expatriates working full time for the qualifying IBC
- Exemption from withholding tax on dividends distributed by the IBC to its overseas shareholders that are paid out of profits from the IBC's operations that are subject to tax at a reduced corporate income tax rate
- Exemption from withholding tax on qualifying interest paid by the IBC to an overseas loan provider in connection with a loan obtained for re-lending as a result of its treasury activities

The following are the conditions for qualifying as an IBC:

 Registered share capital of at least THB10 million at the end of each accounting year

- Providing qualifying support services and/or treasury services to its associated enterprises
- Employing at least 10 skilled full-time employees (or at least 5 employees if the IBC performs only a treasury center function)
- Minimum local spending requirement of at least THB60 million per accounting period unless converted from a Regional Operating Headquarters (ROH) or IHQ (see below)
- Obtains approval from the Director-General of the Revenue Department

Qualifying IBCs are entitled to reduced corporate income tax rates of 8%, 5% or 3%, provided that is meets the minimum annual local spending requirements of THB60 million, THB300 million or THB600 million, respectively. However, for entitlement to the reduced 8% corporate income tax rate, no minimum local spending requirement is imposed on ROH Is (ROH Is are the ROHs registered under Royal Decree No. 405) that convert to IBCs, while ROH IIs (ROH IIs are the ROHs registered under Royal Decree No. 508) and IHQs that convert to IBCs are required to have minimum local spending of at least THB15 million per accounting year.

Capital gains. Capital gains are treated as ordinary business income subject to income tax.

Administration. Corporate income tax returns, together with the audited financial statements, must be filed with the Revenue Department within 150 days after the accounting year-end. Corporate income tax payments are due on the filing date.

Mid-year (interim) tax returns must be filed with interim tax payments within two months after the end of the first half of the accounting year. Listed companies, financial institutions and companies approved by the Director-General of the Revenue Department compute their interim tax based on actual operating results for the first half-year. Other companies compute their interim tax based on one-half of the estimated annual profit. These companies do not have to submit audited or reviewed financial statements. The interim tax is creditable against the annual tax payable at the end of the year.

Dividends

Received from resident companies. In general, one-half of dividends received by resident companies from other resident companies may be excluded from taxable income. However, the full amount of the dividends may be excluded if either of the following applies:

- The recipient is a company listed on the Stock Exchange of Thailand.
- The recipient owns at least a 25% equity interest in the distributing company, provided that the distributing company does not own a direct or indirect equity interest in the recipient company.

These rules apply if the related shares are acquired not less than three months before receiving the dividends and are not disposed of within three months after receiving the dividends.

Received from foreign companies. A Thai company that owns an equity interest of at least 25% in a foreign company can exclude

dividends received from such foreign company from its taxable profit if, on the date of receipt of the dividend, it has held the investment for at least six months and if the profit out of which the dividends are distributed is subject to income tax in the hands of the foreign company at a rate of at least 15%.

Foreign tax relief. Thailand has entered into double tax treaties with 61 jurisdictions. In general, under the treaties, foreign tax relief is limited to the lower of the foreign tax and the amount of Thai tax calculated on such income.

Foreign tax payable in non-treaty jurisdictions may be credited against Thai tax, limited to the Thai tax computed on the foreign income, provided the foreign tax meets the conditions set forth in the relevant measure. If the foreign tax is not used as a credit, it may be claimed as a deduction for income tax purposes.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Corporate income tax is based on audited financial statements, subject to certain adjustments.

In general, expenses are tax-deductible if they are incurred wholly and exclusively for the purpose of generating income. However, expenses created by means of provisions or allowances, such as those for bad debts or stock obsolescence, are not tax-deductible until they are actually used.

Inventories. Inventories must be valued at the lower of cost or market value. Cost may be determined using any generally accepted accounting method. After a method is adopted, a change to another method may be made only with approval of the Director-General of the Revenue Department.

Depreciation and amortization allowance. A company may depreciate its fixed assets under any generally accepted accounting method, provided the number of years of depreciation under the selected method is not less than the minimum prescribed period. However, after a method is adopted, it may not be changed unless prior consent has been obtained from the Director-General of the Revenue Department. The following are the minimum prescribed periods applicable to some major fixed assets.

Asset Time period
Buildings 20 years
Furniture, fixtures, machinery,
equipment and motor vehicles
Trademarks, goodwill, licenses, patents
and copyrights (including software)
Over period of use
(or 10 years if no
period of use)

Computer hardware and operating software 3 years

Relief for losses. Operating losses may be carried forward for a period of five years. Loss carrybacks are not allowed.

Groups of companies. The Thai tax law does not include any provisions for consolidated treatment under which companies within

a group may be treated as one tax entity. Each individual company must file its income tax return and pay its tax.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax

Value-added tax, on goods sold, services
rendered and imports

7

Specific Business Tax, on financial service
and real estate businesses

Various

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. On presentation of supporting documents, virtually all foreign-exchange transactions may be processed by a commercial bank.

Transfer pricing. Under transfer-pricing guidelines issued by the Thai Revenue Department, all sales or service transactions must be executed at an arm's-length price, and the taxpayer is required to prepare and maintain contemporaneous documentation to substantiate the price. Acceptable transfer-pricing methods include the comparable uncontrolled price method, the resale price method, the cost-plus method and other internationally accepted methods. If the taxpayer fails to prove that a transaction challenged by the tax authorities was executed on an arm's-length basis, additional tax can be assessed. Transactions between related parties are subject to particular scrutiny.

In addition, new Thailand transfer-pricing provisions under the Thai tax code are effective from accounting years starting on or after 1 January 2019. The following are key features of the new transfer-pricing provisions:

- The tax authorities are granted the authority to assess additional revenue and/or expenses on transactions between related parties, for the purpose of calculating corporate income tax or adjusting assessable income.
- Regardless of having related-party transactions or regardless of the length of the relationship during the accounting period, related parties must prepare a report providing descriptions of the related-party relationships and disclosing the related parties and the value of related-party transactions for each accounting period in accordance with the specified format and submit the form to the tax authorities within 150 days from the closing date of the accounting period. Taxpayers with annual revenue of less than THB200 million are exempt from the requirement to prepare and submit a report.
- Within five years from the date of filing the report, the tax authorities with the approval of the Director-General of the Revenue Department can request additional documents or evidence necessary to analyze the related-party transactions. The taxpayer is required to submit the additional documents within 60 days after receiving a request letter.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates in the table reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law.

	Dividends %	Interest (a)(b)	Royalties %
Armenia	10	15 (c)	15
Australia	10	15 (c)	15
Austria	10	15 (c)	15
Bahrain	10	15 (c)	15
Bangladesh	10	15 (c)	15
Belarus	10	15 (c)(q)	15
Belgium	10	15 (c)	15 (f)
Bulgaria	10	15 (c)(e)	15 (f)
Cambodia	10	15 (c)	10
Canada	10	15 (c)	15 (f)
Chile	10	15	15 (u)
China Mainland	10	15 (c)	15
Cyprus	10	15 (c)(e)(q)	15 (r)
Czech Republic	10	15 (c)	15 (f)(g)
Denmark	10	15 (o)	15 (f)
Estonia	10	10 (c)	10 (x)
Finland	10	15 (c)	15
France	10	15 (c)(d)	15 (f)(h)
Germany	10	15 (c)(e)	15 (f)
Hong Kong SAR	10	15 (c)(m)	15 (f)(g)
Hungary	10	15 (c)	15
India	10	15 (c)	10 (cc)
Indonesia	10	15 (c)	15
Ireland	10	15 (c)(y)	15 (z)
Israel	10	15 (c)	15 (f)
Italy	10	15 (c)(e)	15 (f)
Japan	10	15 (c)	15
Korea (South)	10	15 (c)	15
Kuwait	10	15 (c)(e)(o)	15
Laos	10	15 (c)(e)	15
Luxembourg	10	15 (c)	15
Malaysia	10	15 (c)	15
Mauritius	10	15 (c)	15 (f)
Myanmar	10	10 (c)	15 (f)(v)
Nepal	10	15 (c)	15
Netherlands	10	15	15 (f)
New Zealand	10	15 (c)(m)	15 (n)
Norway	10	15 (c)(o)	15 (f)(s)
Oman	10	15 (c)(t)	15
Pakistan	10	15 (c)	15 (f)(h)
Philippines	15 (w)	15 (c)	15
Poland	10	15 (c)	15 (f)(h)
Romania	10	15 (c)	15
Russian			
Federation	10	15 (c)	15
Seychelles	10	15 (c)	15
Singapore	10	15 (c)	10 (bb)
Slovenia	10	15 (c)(o)	15 (k)
South Africa	10	15 (c)	15
Spain	10	15 (c)	15 (1)
Sri Lanka	10	15 (c)	15
Sweden	10	15 (c)	15

	Dividends %	Interest (a)(b) %	Royalties %
Switzerland	10	15 (i)	15 (f)(g)
Taiwan	10 (w)	15 (c)	10
Tajikistan	10	10 (c)(aa)	10 (f)
Turkey	10	15 (c)	15
Ukraine	10	15 (c)(o)	15
United Arab		. , . ,	
Emirates	10	15 (c)(e)(o)	15
United Kingdom	10	15 (c)	15 (f)
United States	10	15 (c)(j)	15 (k)
Uzbekistan	10	15 (c)(p)	15
Vietnam	10	15 (c)	15
Non-treaty jurisdiction	s 10	15	15

- a) The following types of interest are exempt from tax:
 - · Interest paid to a financial institution wholly owned by another state
 - Interest on certain foreign-currency loans brought into Thailand between 1 May 1979 and 28 February 1990
 - Interest paid by the government or a financial institution established by a specific law of Thailand for the purpose of lending money to promote agriculture, commerce and industry
 - agriculture, commerce and industry

 Interest paid by the central bank or state enterprises on loans approved by
 the Ministry of Finance
- (b) The rate is reduced to 10% if the interest is paid to banks, financial institutions or insurance companies of the treaty countries.
- (c) Interest paid to the government, subdivisions of contracting states or a central bank is exempt from tax.
- (d) The withholding rate is 3% for interest on loans or credits granted for at least four years with the participation of a public financing institution to a statutory body or enterprise of the other contracting state, in relation to sales of equipment, or in relation to the survey, installation or supply of industrial, commercial or scientific premises, or public works.
- (e) Interest paid to a financial institution wholly owned by the other contracting state is exempt.
- (f) The withholding rate is 5% (10% for Pakistan) for royalties for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works.
- (g) The withholding rate is 10% for royalties paid for patents, trademarks, designs, models, plans, or secret formulas or processes.
- (h) Royalties and similar payments paid to the other contracting state or a stateowned company for films or tapes are exempt.
- Interest paid to residents of Switzerland with respect to loans guaranteed or insured under the Swiss provisions regulating the Export or Investment Risk Guarantee is exempt.
- (j) The rate is reduced to 10% for interest paid on indebtedness resulting from sales on credit of equipment, merchandise or services. Interest on debt obligations guaranteed or insured by the government is exempt.
- (k) The withholding rate is 5% (10% for Slovenia) for royalties for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including software and motion pictures and works on films, tape or other means of reproduction for use in connection with radio or television broadcasting. The withholding rate is 8% (10% for Slovenia) for royalties for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (1) The withholding rate is 5% for royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, dramatic or scientific works, excluding cinematographic films or films or tapes used for radio or television broadcasting. The withholding rate is 8% for amounts paid under financial leases for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (m) The rate is reduced to 10% for interest paid on indebtedness resulting from sales on credit of equipment, merchandise or services, except for sales between persons not dealing with each other at arm's length. Under the New Zealand treaty, interest derived by the government of New Zealand or its central bank from the investment of official reserves is exempt from tax.
- (n) The withholding tax rate is 10% for royalties paid for the following:
 - The use of or right to use, copyrights, industrial, scientific or commercial
 equipment, motion picture films, films or videotapes or other recordings
 for use in connection with television, and tapes or other recordings used in
 connection with radio broadcasting

- For the reception of, or the right to receive, visual images or sounds transmitted to the public by satellite, cable, optic fiber or similar technology
- For the use of, or right to use, in connection with television or radio broadcasting, visual images or sounds transmitted by cable, optic fiber or similar technology
- (o) Interest on loans made, guaranteed or insured by the government, central bank, agency or body wholly owned or controlled by the government is exempt from tax.
- (p) Interest is exempt from tax if it is paid on loans made, guaranteed or insured by the contracting state or by an authorized body of the state on behalf of the state or if it is paid on other debt claims or credits guaranteed or insured on behalf of the contracting state by an authorized body of the state.
- (q) The rate is reduced to 10% for interest paid on indebtedness resulting from sales on credit of industrial, commercial, or scientific equipment or from sales on credit of merchandise between enterprises.
- (r) A withholding tax rate of 5% applies to royalities for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, dramatic, musical, artistic or scientific works, including software, cinematographic films and films or tapes used for radio or television broadcasting. A withholding tax rate of 10% applies to royalties for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (s) The withholding tax rate is 10% for royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (t) The rate is reduced to 10% if the loan or debt claim generating the interest is guaranteed by the government, central bank, state general reserve fund, local authorities, or a body wholly owned by the government.
- (u) The withholding tax rate is 10% for royalties paid for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works and the right to use industrial, commercial and scientific equipment.
- (v) The withholding tax rate is 10% for royalties paid for managerial or consultancy services or for information concerning commercial, industrial, or scientific experience.
- (w) The withholding tax rate is reduced to 5% (10% for Philippines) if the beneficial owner holds directly at least 25% of the dividend-paying company.
- (x) The withholding tax rate is 8% for royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The rate is 10% for royalties in other cases.
- (y) The rate is 10% for interest paid on indebtedness resulting from sales on credit of equipment, merchandise or services, except for sales between persons not dealing with each other at arm's length.
- (z) The withholding tax rate is 5% for royalties for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including software and motion pictures and works on films or other means of reproduction for use in connection with radio or television broadcasting. The rate is 10% for royalties for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or patents.
- (aa) Interest is exempt from tax if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The interest is paid in connection with the sale on credit of merchandise or equipment.
 - · This interest is paid on a loan or credit granted by a bank.
 - The interest is paid to the government including a political subdivision or local authority thereof, the central bank or a financial institution controlled by the government.
 - The interest is paid to a resident of the other contracting state in connection
 with a loan or credit guaranteed by the government including a political
 subdivision or local authority thereof, the central bank or a financial institution controlled by the government.
- (bb) The withholding rate is 5% for royalties for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including software and cinema films, or films or tape for radio or television broadcasting. The withholding rate is 8% for royalties for the use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs, models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or industrial, commercial, or scientific equipment. The withholding tax rate is 10% for other types of royalties.
- (cc) The maximum withholding tax rate for all types of royalties is 10%.

Trinidad and Tobago

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Port-of-Spain

GMT-4

ΕY Mail address: P.O. Box 158 Port-of-Spain Trinidad

+1 (868) 628-1105 Fax: +1 (868) 622-1153, +1 (868) 622-0918

+1 (868) 628-1105

Fax: +1 (868) 679-4972

Street address: 5-7 Sweet Briar Road Port-of-Spain

Trinidad **Point Lisas**

GMT-4

EYC Energy Centre

DSM Warehouse Complex Building #2 Pacific Avenue

Point Lisas Trinidad

Principal Tax Contact

★ Wade George +1 (868) 628-5185

Mobile: +1 (868) 788-0670 Email: wade.george@tt.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Wade George +1 (868) 628-5185

Mobile: +1 (868) 788-0670 Email: wade.george@tt.ey.com

+1 (868) 622-1364

Mobile: +1 (868) 688-7462 Email: gregory.hannays@tt.ey.com

A. At a glance

Gregory Hannays

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	30 (a)
Short-Term Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	30 (b)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	30 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) (c)	
Dividends	5/10 (d)
Interest	15 (e)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	15 (e)
Branch Remittance Tax	5 (f)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited

- A business levy and a green fund levy are also imposed. Companies licensed to carry on "banking business" or the "business of banking" under the Financial Institutions Act (these terms are defined identically under the act) are subject to a corporation tax rate of 35%. The rate for companies engaged in the downstream petrochemical sector and related sectors is 35%. Upstream petroleum operations are taxed under a separate regime. See Section B.
- (b) See Section B.

These withholding taxes apply to payments to nonresidents only.

- (d) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to corporations owning 50% or more of the voting power of the distributing company. The 10% rate applies to other dividends
- (e) Applicable to payments to companies and individuals.
- (f) Applicable to deemed remittances of profits to overseas head office.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporation tax. Companies resident in Trinidad and Tobago are subject to tax on their worldwide income from all sources. Relief with respect to taxation suffered on foreign-source income in an overseas jurisdiction may be available under a double tax treaty. Nonresident companies engaged in business in Trinidad and Tobago are subject to tax on income directly or indirectly accruing in or derived from Trinidad and Tobago.

Rates of tax. For the 2020 year of income, corporation tax is chargeable at a rate of 30%.

The Corporation Tax Act provides for a business levy to be imposed on the annual gross sales and receipts of companies, including branches of nonresident companies operating in Trinidad and Tobago. The rate of the business levy is 0.6%. The business levy is credited against the corporation tax liability. It is the final liability if the corporation tax liability is less than the business levy. Certain companies are exempt from the levy, including the following:

- Companies or statutory corporations exempt from corporation tax under any act
- Certain government corporations under the jurisdiction of the Public Utilities Commission or exempted by order of the President
- Companies subject to tax under the Petroleum Taxes Act

A company is not subject to the business levy for the first 36 months following the date of registration of its business or if its gross sales or receipts do not exceed TTD360,000 in the year of income.

The Miscellaneous Taxes Act provides for a green fund levy to be imposed on the gross sales and receipts of companies engaged in business in Trinidad and Tobago. The rate of the green fund levy is 0.3%. The green fund levy may not be credited against the corporation tax liability or claimed as a tax deduction in determining the company's taxable income.

The corporation tax rate for companies engaged in the downstream petrochemical sector and related sectors is 35%. Companies engaged in upstream petroleum operations are subject to various taxes and imposts, of which the most significant are petroleum profits tax of 50%, unemployment levy of 5% and supplemental petroleum tax at rates based on the weighted average crude oil price. Upstream petroleum companies are also subject to a different system of tax administration.

For companies licensed to carry on "banking business" or the "business of banking" under the Financial Institutions Act (these terms are defined identically under the act), a 35% rate applies.

Generally, the profits from a long-term insurance business of an assurance company that is subject to tax are the profits derived

from the assets supporting liabilities to Trinidad and Tobago policyholders.

The rate of corporation tax on the profits from a long-term insurance business for the 2020 year of income is 15%. However, if such profits are transferred to the shareholders' account, such transferred amounts are subject to tax at a rate of 25%.

Capital gains. Capital gains are generally not subject to tax. Depending on the class of asset and the nature of the company's business activities, however, the profit or loss on depreciable assets disposed of after being held for more than 12 months may require a balancing adjustment (see Section C).

Short-term capital gains are profits on the disposal of assets within 12 months of their acquisition. Although these gains are of a capital nature, they are generally subject to tax. Profits derived from the partial disposal of an asset within 12 months of acquisition are also subject to tax. For the 2020 year of income, the applicable rate is 30%.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year. Tax is calculated on the profits for the accounting period that ends during the tax year. For each guarter, a company is required to pay a green fund levy installment, as well as either a corporation tax or business levy installment, whichever is greater. The quarterly payments must be made by 31 March, 30 June, 30 September and 31 December in each tax year. Quarterly payments of corporation tax are determined based on the taxable income for the preceding accounting period. Business levy and green fund levy installments are based on the actual gross sales or receipts of the company for the relevant quarter. The business levy calculation excludes income that is exempt for corporation tax purposes such as dividends received from Trinidad and Tobago resident companies, but the green fund levy calculation takes into account such income.

If the current year's profits exceed the preceding year's profits, a company must pay by 31 December the sum of the tax liability on the preceding year's taxable profits plus 80% of the increase in tax liability over the preceding year. Annual tax returns must be filed by 30 April in the year following the tax year, and any balance of tax due is payable at that time.

If the balance of tax due is not paid by the 30 April deadline, interest accrues at a rate of 20% on the outstanding amount beginning on 1 May. A grace period to 31 October is granted for the filing of the tax return. If the return is not filed by 31 October, a penalty of TTD1,000 accrues beginning 1 November for each six-month period or part of such period that the return remains outstanding.

Dividends. Dividends received from nonresident companies out of profits not derived from or accruing in Trinidad and Tobago are subject to tax. Dividends received by resident companies from other resident companies are tax-exempt.

Dividends paid to nonresident companies and individuals are generally subject to a withholding tax of 10%. The rate is reduced to 5% if the recipient is a corporation owning 50% or more of the voting power of the distributing company.

Double tax relief. Bilateral agreements have been entered into between the government of Trinidad and Tobago and the governments of certain other countries to provide relief from double taxation. These agreements assure taxpayers that their trade or investment in the other countries is free from the deterrent of double taxation. Relief from double taxation is achieved by one of the following two methods:

- Exemption or a reduced rate on certain classes of income in one of the two countries concerned.
- Credit if the income is fully or partially taxed in the two countries. The tax in the country where the income arises is allowed as a credit against the tax on the same income in the country where the recipient is resident. The credit is the lower of the Trinidad and Tobago tax or the foreign tax on the same income.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. The assessment is based on financial statements prepared according to international accounting standards, subject to certain adjustments.

To be deductible, expenses must be incurred wholly and exclusively in the production of income. The deduction for business meals and entertainment expenses is limited to 75% of actual expenses. Deductions for management charges (now more broadly defined) paid to a nonresident company may not exceed 2% of the payer's total expenses, exclusive of such charges, capital allowances and expenses not allowed under the Corporation Tax Act.

Donations made under a registered deed of covenant to an approved charity that are actually paid during the year of income are deductible, up to a maximum of 15% of the total income of the company (as defined in the law).

Inventories. Inventory may be valued at cost or market value, whichever is lower. A method of stock valuation, once properly adopted, is binding until permission to change is obtained from the Board of Inland Revenue.

Bad debts. Trading debts that have become bad, and are proven to be so to the satisfaction of the Board of Inland Revenue, may be deducted in determining taxable income. In addition, doubtful debts are deductible to the extent that they have become bad during the year. If these debts are subsequently collected, they are considered to be income subject to tax in the year of recovery.

Tax depreciation (capital allowances)

Depreciation (wear-and-tear) allowances. Depreciation is calculated on the depreciated value of fixed assets at the beginning of each accounting year.

Industrial buildings qualify for a depreciation allowance of 10% under the declining-balance method. Buildings completed before 1 January 1995 that are used in retail or wholesale trade or as office buildings or rental properties are not entitled to any depreciation allowances, unless they are used exclusively to house plant and machinery and the amounts claimed for the depreciation allowance are reasonable.

Capital expenditure incurred on the construction of a building or structure completed on or after 1 January 1995 and capital improvements made to buildings or structures on or after that date qualify for a 10% depreciation allowance under the declining-balance method.

Other assets are depreciated using the declining-balance method. The depreciation rates vary depending on when the assets were acquired. The following are the applicable rates for assets acquired on or after 1 January 1995.

Asset	Rate (%)
Office equipment	25
Motor vehicles	25
Computers	33.3
Plant and machinery	
Light	25
Heavy	25 or 33.3
Rigs	33.3
Aircraft (secondhand)	40

Balancing adjustments. Proceeds from disposals of assets are deducted from the residual value of the pool for that particular class of assets. Under the pool system, balancing charges arise if the value in the pool results in a credit balance, and balancing allowances arise only on the disposal of all of the assets in a particular class.

Initial allowance. A 10% initial allowance is granted on acquired industrial buildings that are used in manufacturing. Machinery and equipment used in manufacturing also qualify for an initial allowance at a rate of 90%. The rate of the initial allowance is reduced to 20% for plant and machinery used in the production of sugar, petroleum or petrochemicals or in an industry enjoying concessions under the Fiscal Incentives Act.

The initial allowance reduces the asset's value for purposes of depreciation in subsequent periods.

Relief for losses. Losses carried forward can generally be written off to the full extent of taxable profits for the tax year. Effective from 1 January 2020, companies engaged in the upstream energy sector are only able to claim loss relief of up to 75% of taxable profits. The unrelieved balance can be carried forward indefinitely. No loss carryback is allowed.

Groups of companies. Under the provisions of the Corporation Tax Act, a company within a group of companies (surrendering company) may surrender its current year trading loss (exclusive of capital allowances) to another company (or companies) within the same group (claimant company). The claimant company may then claim a deduction with respect to the trading loss against its taxable profits.

To qualify for group relief, both the surrendering company and the claimant company must be resident in Trinidad and Tobago. Two companies are members of the same group if one is a wholly owned subsidiary of the other or both are wholly owned subsidiaries of a third company. The surrendering company and the claimant company must be members of the same group throughout the respective accounting periods of each of the companies. If the claimant company and the surrendering company do not have coterminous year-ends, the amount of the current year losses available for setoff and relief is restricted to the accounting period that is common to both the surrendering company and the claimant company.

The claimant company may claim group relief if it has used all of its available capital allowances and offset its loss brought forward from the prior year(s) of income against its current year taxable income. The amount of the trading losses that any one claimant company may claim as a deduction is limited to 25% of the tax that would have been payable by the claimant company had the relief not been granted.

Any unrelieved current year losses of the surrendering company may be carried forward indefinitely and be written off against its future taxable income.

D. Value-added tax

A value-added tax (VAT) applies to most products supplied and services rendered in Trinidad and Tobago. The standard rate of VAT is 12.5%. A 0% rate applies to certain items, including exports. Imports of inputs by highly capital-intensive manufacturing corporations are exempt from VAT if the corporation is declared an approved enterprise under the Fiscal Incentives Act.

Companies and other businesses are required to register for the tax if their turnover exceeds a stipulated threshold as specified in the Value Added Tax Act. The VAT threshold is TTD500,000 a year.

The Value-Added Tax Act allows the tax authorities to offset VAT refunds against any other tax liability, such as corporation tax or income tax.

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Trinidad and Tobago has a floating exchange-rate regime. Commercial banks and licensed foreign-exchange dealers set the exchange rate. Residents may hold foreign currencies for their own account. Profits may be repatriated without the approval of the Central Bank of Trinidad and Tobago.

Debt-to-equity rules. In general, no thin-capitalization rules are imposed in Trinidad and Tobago. However, if a local company pays or accrues interest on securities issued to a nonresident company and if the local company is a subsidiary of, or a fellow subsidiary in relation to, the nonresident company, the interest is treated as a distribution and may not be claimed as a deduction against the profits of the local company.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following table lists the withholding tax rates under Trinidad and Tobago's tax treaties. If the treaty rates are higher than the rates prescribed in the domestic law, the lower domestic rates apply.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
CARICOM treaty (f)			
Antigua and Barbuda	0	15	15
Barbados	0	15	15

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties
Belize	0	15	15
Dominica	0	15	15
Grenada	0	15	15
Guyana	0	15	15
Jamaica	0	15	15
Montserrat	0	15	15
St. Kitts and Nevis	0	15	15
St. Lucia	0	15	15
St. Vincent and the			
Grenadines	0	15	15
Brazil	10/15 (h)	15	15
Canada	5/15 (d)	10	10
China Mainland	5/10 (c)	10	10
Denmark	10/20 (c)	15	15
France	10/15 (d)	10	10
Germany	10/20 (c)	10 (a)	10
India	10	10	10
Italy	10/20 (c)	10	5
Luxembourg	5/10 (g)	7.5/10 (e)	10
Norway	10/20 (c)	15	15
Spain	0/5/10 (i)	8	5
Sweden	10/20 (c)	10 (a)	20
Switzerland	10/20 (d)	10	10
United Kingdom	10/20 (c)	10	10
United States	10/25 (d)	15 (a)	15
Venezuela	5/10 (c)	15	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	5/10 (b)	15	15

- (a) The rate applies to interest paid to banks and financial institutions. Interest paid to other recipients is taxed at 15%.
- (b) See footnote (d) to Section A.
- (c) The lower rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning 25% or more of the voting power of the distributing company.
- (d) The lower rate applies if the recipient is a corporation owning 10% or more of the voting power of the distributing company.
- (e) The lower rate applies to interest paid on deposits, commercial debts and borrowings from banking enterprises.
- (f) The listed countries have ratified the Caribbean Community and Common Market (CARICOM) double tax treaty.
- (g) The lower rate applies if the recipient is a company holding directly at least 10% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (h) The lower rate applies if the recipient is a company holding directly or indirectly at least 25% of the capital of the distributing company.
- (i) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is a company holding directly at least 50% of the capital of the distributing company. The 5% rate applies if the recipient is a company holding directly at least 25% of the capital of the distributing company.

Tunisia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Tunis GMT +1

EY +216 (70) 749-111 Boulevard de la Terre Fax: +216 (70) 749-045

Centre Urbain Nord 1003 Tunis Tunisia

Principal Tax Contacts

★ Faez Choyakh +216 (70) 749-111

Mobile: +216 (98) 419-460

Email: faez.choyakh@tn.ey.com

★ Omar Rekik +216 (70) 749-111

Mobile: +216 (29) 669-366 Email: omar.rekik@tn.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Faez Choyakh +216 (70) 749-111

Mobile: +216 (98) 419-460 Email: faez.choyakh@tn.ey.com

Omar Rekik +216 (70) 749-111

Mobile: +216 (29) 669-366 Email: omar.rekik@tn.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	25 (a)
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	10 (b)
Interest	20 (b)(c)(d)
Royalties	15 (b)(e)
Gross Rents	5/15 (b)(f)
Management Fees	0/0.5/1.5/5/15 (b)(f)(g)
Branch Remittance Tax	10 (b)(h)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5

This is the standard rate of corporate income tax. Profits resulting from the provision of services mentioned in Section 130.1 of the Hydrocarbons Code and the provision of hydrocarbon transport services to companies operating within the framework of the related legislation, as well as banks, financial institutions (for example, insurance companies, including mutual insurance companies), telecommunication companies, car dealers, large commercial enterprises (rules applicable starting from 1 January 2020 to be reported in 2021 and future years) and franchisees of foreign brands and marks, are subject to corporate income tax at a rate of 35%. Handicraft, agricultural and fishing companies are subject to corporate income tax at a rate of 10%. For exporting companies that have completed their full exemption period or that have been established since 2014, benefits from exportations realized on or after 1 January 2014 are subject to corporate income tax at a rate of 10%. However, under the 2019 Finance Act, exportation tax incentives will be progressively suppressed but will remain applicable until 31 December 2020. The corporate income tax rate is 20% for companies that float on the Tunis Stock Exchange (TSE) for the first five years beginning from the listing year if they open up 30% of their capital to the public. Under the 2017 Finance Act, the 20% rate is reduced to 15% for companies that float on the TSE

starting from 1 January 2017. Under the 2020 Finance Act, the period for the tax benefit provided for in Article 1 of Law No. 2010-29, dated 7 June 2010, regarding companies' incentives to list their shares on the stock exchange (reduction of the corporate tax rate to 20% or 15% for five years) is extended for companies that offer listing of their common shares on the TSE for the period from 1 January 2010 to 31 December 2024. In addition, this tax benefit is extended to companies that list their shares on the TSE alternative market, provided that the opening rate of the capital to sophisticated investors is set for at least 30% for a five-year period as of the listing year. Under the 2018 Finance Act, a 20% corporate income tax also applies to companies engaged in transformation and purchasing for resale activities that have annual turnover exclusive of taxes not exceeding TND1 million and companies engaged in services, activities and non-commercial professions that have annual turnover exclusive of taxes not exceeding TND500,000. Under the 2019 Finance Act, a corporate income tax rate of 13.5% applies to profits realized from 1 January 2021 and derived from certain companies (see Tax rates in Section B).

- (b) Payments to beneficiaries resident in low-tax jurisdictions are subject to a 25% rate.
- (c) This tax applies to payments to residents and nonresidents.
- (d) The rate is 10% for interest paid on loans made by nonresident banks.
- (e) This tax applies to payments to nonresidents. For further details, see Section B.(f) The applicable rate depends on the nature of the beneficiary and service.
- (g) Management fees paid to residents are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 0% if the amount does not exceed TND1,000 and if they do not represent fees. Management fees paid to residents are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 1.5% if the amount is greater than TND1,000 and if they do not represent fees. If management fees paid to residents are related to fees, they are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 5% (the rate is reduced to 2.5% if the amounts paid comply with the restrictive new definition of indirect exportation). Management fees paid to nonresidents are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 15%, subject to the provisions in double tax treaties.
- (h) See Section B.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies are subject to tax on profits derived from establishments located in Tunisia and on profits that are deemed to be derived in Tunisia under double tax treaties.

Tunisian-source income that is not realized within the framework of a Tunisian establishment, such as interest and royalties, is subject only to final withholding taxes (see *Royalties*).

Tax rates. The standard rate of corporate income tax is 25%.

Profits resulting from the provision of services mentioned in Section 130.1 of the Hydrocarbons Code and the provision of hydrocarbon transport services to companies operating within the framework of the related legislation, as well as banks, financial institutions (for example, insurance companies, including mutual insurance companies), telecommunication companies, car dealers, large commercial enterprises (rules applicable starting from 1 January 2020 to be reported in 2021 and following years), and franchisees of foreign brands and marks (for which the integration level is equal to or greater than 30%), are subject to corporate income tax at a rate of 35%.

The corporate income tax rate is 20% for companies that float on the TSE for the first five years beginning from the listing year if they open up 30% of their capital to the public. Under the 2017 Finance Act, the 20% rate is reduced to 15% for the companies that float on the TSE starting from 1 January 2017. Under the 2020 Finance Act, the period for the tax benefit provided for in Article 1 of Law No. 2010-29, dated 7 June 2010, regarding companies' incentives to list their shares on the stock exchange (reduction of the corporate tax rate to 20% or 15% for five years)

is extended for companies that offer listing of their common shares on the TSE the period from 1 January 2010 to 31 December 2024. In addition, this tax benefit is extended to companies that list their shares on the TSE alternative market, provided that the opening rate of the capital to sophisticated investors is set for at least 30% for a five-year period as of the listing year.

A 20% corporate income tax applies to companies engaged in transformation and purchasing for resale activities that have annual turnover exclusive of taxes not exceeding TND1 million and companies engaged in services activities and non-commercial professions that have annual turnover exclusive of taxes not exceeding TND500,000.

The following companies are subject to corporate income tax at a rate of 10%:

- Artisanal, fishing, agricultural and fisheries vessels equipment companies
- Purchasing offices for retail sales companies organized in the form of cooperatives
- Service cooperatives formed between producers for the wholesaling of their production
- Consumer cooperatives governed by the general statute of cooperation
- Commercial and industrial projects benefiting from the youth employment program or the national promotion fund for crafts and small trades

For companies that have completed their full exemption period or that have been established since 2014, benefits from exportations realized on or after 1 January 2014 are subject to corporate income tax at a rate of 10%. However, under the 2019 Finance Act, the export operations tax incentives will be progressively suppressed but will remain applicable until 31 December 2020.

A new corporate income tax rate of 13.5% applies to income from certain activities. This rate applies to local profits and revenues and to those derived from exportation and realized from 1 January 2021 will be reportable during 2022.

The new 13.5% rate applies to income derived by the following on or after 1 January 2021:

- Companies in the electronic, electrical and mechanical industries
- Companies in the automotive, aeronautical, marine and railway industries, and their component industries
- Cable manufacturing companies
- Pharmaceutical companies and medical device manufacturers
- Companies in the textile, clothes, leather and footwear industry
- Companies in the food industry
- Call centers
- Information technology and software development renewal service providers
- International trading companies operating in accordance with the law governing them
- Companies engaged in the wrapping and packaging of products
- Companies engaged in the provision of logistical services in a concomitant manner (that is, the services are provided as an overall package; the list of such services is fixed by a government decree)

- · Companies in the plastic products industry
- Consulting and studies services with high value-adding (under the 2020 Finance Act, the value and the conditions will be determined by a government order)

Service providers in the hydrocarbon sector as well as sales and services intended for foreign distribution are subject to a corporate income tax rate of 13.5% instead of 10%. The new rate of 13.5% will apply to profits realized from 1 January 2021 will be reportable during 2022.

Under the 2019 Finance Law, the minimum corporate income tax due is 0.2% of annual turnover inclusive of all taxes and 0.1% of annual turnover from which profits are subject to corporate income tax at a rate of 10% or 13.5%.

The 0.2% minimum corporate income tax due in 2014 may be credited against the corporate income tax due for the next five financial years, but it is not refundable. The 2015 Financial Law eliminated the possibility of deducting the 0.2% minimum tax in the fifth year.

Tax benefits, such as total or partial exemptions from some taxes and duties, may be granted to companies such as those established in a Regional Development Areas or companies incorporated during 2018 and 2019.

Under Article 38 of the 2020 Finance Act, a tax relief is granted to companies that proceed to list their shares on the TSE alternative market (regardless of the opening rate of their capital) and that are subject to the corporate tax rate not exceeding 25% for the first four years following the listing year. The following are the percentages of the tax relief:

- 100% for the first year following the initial public offering year
- 75% for the second year
- 50% for the third year
- 25% for the fourth year

Social Contribution of Solidarity. The 2018 Financial Act introduced a new Social Contribution of Solidarity (SCS) for the companies and enterprises subject to corporate income tax, as well as companies not subject to corporate income tax.

This contribution is imposed at a rate of 1% of the taxable income and profits. The amount due for companies not subject to corporate income tax is TND200.

The SCS applies to income and profits realized on or after 1 January 2018.

Under the 2020 Finance Act, the SCS rate to be reported in 2020, 2021 and 2022 for persons subject to corporate tax rate at 35% is set at the following:

 3% for Tunisian banks and financial institutions, nonresident banks and financial institutions operating within the framework of the code of financial services provisions for nonresidents, and insurance and reinsurance companies, including mutual insurance companies, Takaful insurance and participants funds (a type of Islamic finance instrument) 2% for other persons subject to the 35% corporate tax rate. However, for large commercial areas (supermarkets or hypermarkets), the CSS increase applies to profits reported during 2021 and 2022.

In addition, under the 2020 Finance Act, the minimum of SCS contribution is set at TND100 for companies subject to the 13.5% corporate tax rate.

Capital gains. Capital gains are included in ordinary income and are taxed at the regular corporate income tax rate. For nonresident and non-established companies in Tunisia, capital gains derived from the sale of shares is subject to withholding tax at a rate of 25%, which is levied on the difference between the sales price and the acquisition price, reduced by the expenses incurred on the sale including the share premium. In all cases, the tax on capital gains may not exceed 5% of the sales price.

As an option, a tax return on capital gains may be filed.

Administration. The financial year is generally the calendar year.

Tax returns must be filed by the 25th day of the third month following the end of a company's financial year. Consequently, for companies using the calendar year as their financial year, tax returns are due by 25 March. For companies subject to mandatory audit, this return can be considered a temporary tax return and a definitive return must be submitted by 25 June.

Starting from the second year of their activities, companies must pay tax in three installments. Each installment is equal to 30% of the corporate income tax due for the preceding financial year. The installments are payable by companies during the first 28 days of the sixth, ninth and twelfth months following the end of the financial year. The balance of tax due must be paid when a tax bill (a document that specifies the amount of tax due and when the tax must be paid) is filed.

Dividends. Dividends paid to resident and nonresident individuals and nonresident entities in Tunisia are subject to a 10% withholding tax.

Profits realized in Tunisia by Tunisian establishments of foreign companies are assumed to be distributed for the benefit of the partners not resident in Tunisia and are accordingly subject to the 10% withholding tax for distributions. This withholding tax is imposed at a rate of 25% if the establishments have their head offices in low-tax jurisdictions.

Royalties. Subject to the provisions of double tax treaties, a 15% withholding tax is imposed on royalties paid to nonresidents. This tax applies to the following types of payments:

- Copyright royalties
- Payments for the use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs, models, plans, formulas, manufacturing processes and movies, including proceeds received from sales of such items
- Payments for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial, agricultural, harbor or scientific equipment, except for amounts paid to charter a plane or vessel for international operations

- Payments for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience
- Payments for technical or economic studies or for technical assistance

Foreign tax relief. Tunisia does not grant any relief for foreign taxes.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is based on financial statements prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, subject to certain adjustments.

Business expenses are generally deductible unless specifically disallowed by the tax law. Expenses that are deductible include, but are not limited to, the following:

- All types of expenses relating to production or the operation of a business, such as salaries and wages, and raw materials
- Tax depreciation (see Tax depreciation)
- Attendance fees paid to members of the board of directors or the supervisory board
- Interest paid to shareholders on loans if the amount of the loan does not exceed 50% of authorized capital, if the interest rate does not exceed 8% and if the share capital is fully paid up
- Donations and subsidies paid to charities and organizations established for the public good that are engaged in philanthropic, educational, scientific, social or cultural activities, up to a maximum deduction of 0.2% of gross turnover
- Amounts paid to social funds established for employees in accordance with the law
- Gifts and meal expenses, up to a maximum deduction of the lower of 1% of annual gross income or TND20,000
- Sponsorships allocated to the incorporation and the maintenance of green spaces as well as family and rural parks, within the framework of conventions concluded to this effect with the ministry in charge of the environment or the ministry in charge of infrastructure and housing, are deductible in determining the base subject to corporate income tax, up to the threshold of TND150,000 per year

Expenses that are not deductible include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Fines, forfeitures and penalties of any kind, as well as transactions designed to avoid the application of higher penalties
- Charges on passenger cars of more than nine horsepower
- Expenses related to aircraft, pleasure craft and second homes
- Expenses amounting to over TND5,000 that are paid in cash
- Charges invoiced by persons established in low-tax jurisdictions

Inventories. Inventories are valued at cost.

Provisions. Doubtful debts of up to TND100 (TND500 for banks) per debtor are deductible if they were due at least one year prior to the date on which they were written off and if the company has had no further business relationship with the debtor.

The following provisions are deductible, up to a maximum deduction of 50% of taxable income:

- Reserves for doubtful debts for which recovery is being pursued in the courts
- Provisions for finished goods
- Provisions for depreciation of shares of listed companies

Banks may deduct bad debt provisions from their tax base without any limit. This deduction can result in a tax loss.

Tax depreciation. Under the Tunisian Tax Code, depreciation must be computed using the straight-line method. Depreciation is deductible only if it is recorded in the accounts.

Standard depreciation rates allowed in Tunisia include, but are not limited to, the following.

Asset	Rate (%)
Patents and trademarks	20
Capitalized research and development costs	20
Buildings	5
Office furniture and equipment	20
Equipment and machinery	15
Cars	20
Movable equipment	10/20
Engines	15/20/33.33
Ships	6.25
Computer hardware and software	33.33

For equipment other than transportation equipment, the depreciation rates may be increased by 50% if the equipment is used at least 16 hours a day and may be doubled if it is used 24 hours a day.

The costs of setting up a business may be amortized at a rate of 33% if the costs are very high. Otherwise, 100% of the costs may be deducted in the year of expenditure. Assets worth less than TND200 are fully deductible in the year of acquisition.

The following types of depreciation are not deductible:

- Depreciation of assets exceeding an amount of TND5,000 that are acquired for cash
- Depreciation of aircraft, pleasure craft and second homes
- Depreciation of land and ongoing businesses
- Depreciation that exceeds the maximum allowed rates
- Depreciations of passenger cars with more than nine horsepower
- Depreciation of assets acquired from persons established in low-tax jurisdictions

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward five years, but may not be carried back. However, losses related to depreciation may be carried forward indefinitely.

Groups of companies. Tunisian law provides for the fiscal integration of related parties equivalent to a consolidated filing position if certain conditions are satisfied.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax, on all transactions	
carried on in Tunisia, including im	ports
Normal rate	19%
Other rates	7%/13%
Local tax (TCL); imposed on local	turnover
and exportations	
Local turnover	0.2%
Exportations	0.1%
Professional training tax, on salarie	
allowances and fringe benefits paid	
by an employer	1%/2%
Housing tax (FOPROLOS); on sala	
allowances and fringe benefits paid	
by employers	1%
Social security contributions, on	
employee's annual salary; paid by	16 570/
Employer	16.57%
Employee	9.18%
Registration duties Work contracts	TND25 man contract
***************************************	TND25 per contract 0.5% of the contract value
Business contracts	0.00 / 0 0 0 0 10 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
Company formation	TND150 per copy of the articles of association
	of a public limited company
All companies except joint stock	of a public fiffilled company
companies, which include public	
limited companies	TND150
Joint stock companies	TND25 per page of the
some stock companies	articles of incorporation

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. For companies wholly or partially owned by nonresidents, the remittance of benefits, dividends, attendance fees and interest payments to nonresidents is guaranteed. Tunisian branches of foreign companies may freely remit their after-tax profits. Remittances must be made through a registered intermediary, which is generally a bank. Tunisian banks may obtain foreign loans not exceeding TND10 million a year. Tunisian companies other than banks may obtain foreign loans up to TND3 million per year.

Transfer pricing. The 2019 Finance Act established new rules for the determination of transfer prices and a new definition of entities' dependency and control.

For the purpose of determining the tax due by resident or established enterprises in Tunisia that are dependent on or control other enterprises belonging to the same group, the profits indirectly transferred to such enterprises either by raising or lowering the prices of transactions, or by any other means, are incorporated into the results of these enterprises.

Indirectly transferred profits are determined by comparison with those that would have been realized in the absence of any arm's-length or control relationship. The condition of dependence or control referred to above is not required if the transfer of profits is made with enterprises resident or established in a state or territory whose tax system is privileged.

Dependency or control relationships are deemed to exist between companies if either of the following circumstances exists:

- One company directly or indirectly holds more than 50% of the share capital or voting rights of another enterprise or exercises the decision-making power of such enterprise.
- Companies are subject to the control of the same undertaking or the same person under the conditions mentioned in the first bullet above.

In addition, Article 30 of the 2019 Finance Act provides that companies resident or established in Tunisia that are controlled by other companies or that control other companies under Article 48 septies of the Personal and Corporate Income Tax Code (PCITC) and whose gross annual turnover is equal to or greater than TND20 million are required to submit a transfer-pricing annual return within the time frame for filing the annual corporate income tax return by using reliable electronic means according to a model established by the administration In addition, these entities must present to tax authorities the transfer-pricing documentation when requested during a comprehensive tax audit.

Country-by-country reporting. Companies that are established in Tunisia and that fulfill all of the conditions fixed by the law are required to file within 12 months after the year-end date by any reliable electronic means, a Country-by-Country Report, based on a model established by the tax administration. The country-by-country declaration is subject to reciprocity through the automatic exchange with the states that have concluded an agreement with Tunisia for this purpose. These provisions are effective for financial years beginning after 1 January 2020.

E-commerce. Under the 2020 Finance Act, companies nonresident in Tunisia selling information technology solutions and internet-based services are subject to a royalty of 3% of the turnover earned from resident individuals and corporate entities. These nonresident companies must file a report regarding their abovementioned turnover on a quarterly basis. Reporting and payment procedures will be established by a governmental decree.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends (t)	Interest %	Royalties %
Algeria	20/30	15	15
Austria	20 (a)	10	10/15 (j)
Belgium	15	15	5/15/20 (b)(k)
Cameroon	12	15	15
Canada	15	15	15/20 (b)(1)
China Mainland	8	10	5/10 (aa)
Czech Republic	10/15 (bb)	12	5/15 (cc)

			TUNISIA 1/2/
	Dividends (t)	Interest %	Royalties %
Denmark	15	12	15
Egypt	_	10	15
Ethiopia	5	10	5
France	_	12	0/5/15/20 (b)(m)
Germany	15 (a)	10	10/15 (n)
Indonesia	12	12	15
Iran	10	10	8
Italy	15	12	5/12/16 (o)
Jordan	- (c)	-(x)	- (y)
Korea (South)	_	12	15
Kuwait	10	2.5/10 (u)	5
Lebanon	5	5	5
Luxembourg	10	10	12
Mali	0/5 (dd)	5	10
Malta	10	12	12
Mauritius	0	2.5	2.5
Morocco	- (c)	- (i)	15
Netherlands	20 (v)	10	7.5/11
Norway	20	12	5/15/20 (b)(p)
Pakistan	10	13	10
Poland	5/10 (ee)	12	12
Portugal	15	15	10
Qatar	0	-(x)	5
Romania	12	10	12
Saudi Arabia	5	5	5
Senegal	-(c)	15	_ 10
Serbia	10 10	10	10
South Africa		5/12 (z) 10	10/12 10
Spain Sudan	15 (d)	10	5
	0/5 (dd) 0	10	18
Syria Sweden		10	
Switzerland	20 (e) 10	10	5/15 (q) 10
Turkey	15 (f)	10	10
United Arab	13 (1)	10	10
Emirates	0	2.5/10 (u)	7.5
United Kingdom	20 (g)	10/12 (s)	15
United States	20 (g) 20 (h)	15	10/15 (r)
Yemen	0	10	7.5
Non-treaty jurisdiction		20 (u)	15 (w)(ff)

- (a) The rate is 10% if the recipient is a company that holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- (b) Tunisia applies a 15% rate instead of the highest rate.
- (c) Dividends are taxed at the domestic rate of the country from which the dividends originate.
- (d) The rate is 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 50% of the capital of the payer.
- (e) The rate is 15% if the recipient is a company that owns at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- (f) The rate is 12% if the recipient is a company that owns at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- (g) The rate is 12% if the beneficial owner is a company that controls directly at least 25% of the voting power of the payer.
- (h) The rate is 14% if the recipient is a company that owns at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- (i) Taxed at the domestic rate of the country of domicile of the recipient.
- (j) The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of or right to use copyrights of literary, scientific or artistic works, but not including cinematographic and

television films. The 15% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of or right to use the following:

- · Technical and economic studies
- · Cinematographic and television films
- Patents, trademarks, designs and models, plans, and secret formulas and processes
- · Industrial, commercial and scientific equipment
- Information concerning agricultural, industrial, commercial or scientific experience
- (k) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of or right to use copyrights of literary, scientific or artistic works. The 15% rate applies to royalties or other amounts paid for the use of or right to use the following:
 - · Patents, designs and models, plans, and secret formulas and processes
 - · Information relating to industrial, commercial or scientific experience
 - · Technical and economic studies
 - Technical assistance relating to the use of the items mentioned above

The 20% rate applies to royalties or other amounts paid for the use of or right to use trademarks, cinematographic and television films, and agricultural, industrial, harbor, commercial or scientific equipment.

- (1) The 20% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of or right to use trademarks, cinematographic and television films or videotapes for television, and industrial, harbor, commercial or scientific equipment. The 15% rate applies to other royalties.
- (m) The 0% rate applies to amounts paid to a public body of the other contracting state for the use of cinematographic films or radio and television broadcasts. The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of or right to use copyrights of literary, scientific or artistic works, but not including cinematographic and television films. The 15% rate applies to royalties or other amounts paid for the use of the following:
 - · Patents, designs and models, plans, and secret formulas and processes
 - · Information relating to industrial, commercial or scientific experience
 - · Technical and economic studies

The 20% rate applies to royalties or other amounts paid for the use of or right to use trademarks, cinematographic and television films, and agricultural, industrial, harbor, commercial or scientific equipment.

- (n) The 10% rate applies to royalties or other amounts paid for the use of or right to use the following:
 - Copyrights of literary, scientific or artistic works, but not including cinematographic and television films
 - Information concerning agricultural, industrial, commercial or scientific experience
 - · Economic and technical studies

The 15% rate applies to royalties paid to use patents, trademarks, designs and models, plans, secret formulas and processes, and cinematographic and television films.

- (o) The 5% rate applies to royalties relating to literary, scientific or artistic works. The 16% rate applies to royalties relating to trademarks, cinematographic and television films, or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 12% rate applies to other royalties.
- (p) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of or right to use copyrights of literary, scientific or artistic works, but not including cinematographic and television films. The 15% rate applies to royalties or other amounts paid for the use of patents, designs and models, plans, and secret formulas and processes; information relating to industrial, commercial or scientific experience; or technical or economic studies. The 20% rate applies to royalties or other amounts paid for the use of or the right to use trademarks; cinematographic and television films; and agricultural, industrial, harbor, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (q) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of or right to use copyrights of literary, scientific or artistic works, not including motion picture and television films. The 15% rate applies to other royalties.
- (r) The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of or the right to use industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, or to remuneration for the performance of accessory technical assistance for the use of property or rights described above, to the extent such technical assistance is performed in the contracting state where the payment for the property or right has its source. The 15% rate applies to royalties or other amounts paid for the use of or right to use copyrights of literary, artistic and scientific works, including cinematographic and television films and videotapes used in television broadcasts; patents, trademarks, designs and models, plans, and secret formulas and processes; and information relating to industrial, commercial or scientific experience.

- (s) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is a bank or other financial institution. The 12% rate applies to other interest.
- (t) Under Tunisian domestic law, dividends are not subject to tax. Consequently, withholding tax is not imposed on dividends paid from Tunisia to other countries.
- (u) A 10% rate applies to interest paid to banks.
- (v) The rate is 0% if the beneficiary of the dividends owns at least 10% of the payer.
- (w) For further details, see Section B.
- (x) Interest is taxed at the domestic rate of the country from which the interest originates.
- Royalties are taxed at the domestic rate of the country from which the royalties originate.
- (z) The 5% rate applies to interest paid to banks.
- (aa) The 5% rate applies to payments for technical and economic studies as well as for technical assistance.
- (bb) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- (cc) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, scientific or artistic works including cinematographic and television films. The 15% rate applies to royalties or other amounts paid for the following:
 - The use of patents, designs and models, plans, and secret formulas and processes
 - · Information relating to industrial, commercial or scientific experience
 - Technical or economic studies
 - · Technical assistance
 - The use of, or the right to use, trademarks and industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
- (dd) Dividends are exempt from tax if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- (ee) The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 25% of the capital of the payer.
- (ff) This rate is 25% if the beneficiary is resident in a jurisdiction listed as a low-tax jurisdiction in the Ruling of the Minister of Finance dated 25 March 2019. Persons are resident or established in a low-tax jurisdiction or state if the tax due in that state or jurisdiction is less than 50% of the personal income tax or corporate income tax due in Tunisia for the same activity. The following are categories of low-tax states or jurisdictions:
 - States or jurisdictions in which the corporate income tax rate is less than 5% for activities subject to tax at the rate of 10% in Tunisia
 - States or jurisdictions in which the corporate income tax rate is 12.5% for activities subject to tax at a rate of 25% in Tunisia
 - States or jurisdictions in which the rate is 17.5% for activities subject to tax at a rate of 35% in Tunisia

The Ruling of the Minister of Finance dated 25 March 2019 provides listings of the states or jurisdictions falling into the above categories.

Turkey

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Istanbul GMT +2

EY Eski Buyukdere Caddesi +90 (212) 315-3000 Fax: +90 (212) 234-1067

Orjin Plaza

Maslak Mahallesi No: 27 Sariyer

Istanbul Turkey

Principal Tax Contact

★ Erdal Çalıkoğlu +90 (212) 408-5375

Mobile: +90 (532) 700-6820 Email: erdal.calikoglu@tr.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Feridun Güngör +90 (212) 408-5204

Mobile: +90 (530) 342-1203 Email: feridun.gungor@tr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Ateş Konca

+90 (212) 408-5258 Mobile: +90 (532) 466-5608 Email: ates.konca@tr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Serdar Sumay +90 (212) 408-5445

Mobile: +90 (533) 690-4247 Email: serdar.sumay@tr.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Feridun Güngör +90 (212) 408-5204

Mobile: +90 (530) 342-1203 Email: feridun.gungor@tr.ey.com

İhsan Akar, Financial Services +90 (212) 408-5200 Mobile: +90 (530) 424-4228 Email: ihsan.akar@tr.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Didem Erdem +90 (212) 408-5851

Mobile: +90 (530) 774-4508 Email: didem.erdem@tr.ey.com

Legal Services

Mehmet Küçükkaya +90 (212) 408-5724

Mobile: +90 (533) 396-3238

Email: mehmet.kucukkaya@tr.ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Ahmet Sagli +90 (212) 408-5247

Mobile: +90 (533) 654-8489 Email: ahmet.sagli@tr.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Dursun Ozcan +90 (212) 408-5134

Mobile: +90 (532) 464-8798 Email: dursun.ozcan@tr.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Ersin Erdem +90 (212) 408-5313

Mobile: +90 (533) 429-7073 Email: ersin.erdem@tr.ey.com

nd	IrΔ	ct.	Tay

Sedat Taşdemir +90 (212) 408-5257

Mobile: +90 (532) 332-9501 Email: sedat.tasdemir@tr.ey.com

Global Trade

Sercan Bahadır +90 (212) 408-5341

Mobile: +90 (530) 490-2613 Email: sercan.bahadir@tr.ey.com

A. At a glance (a)

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	22	
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	22	
Branch Tax Rate (%)	22	
Withholding Tax (%)		
Dividends	15	
Interest		
From Repurchase (REPO) Agreements	15	
From Deposit Accounts	10/12/13/15/18	
From Loans	0/10	
From Turkish Government Bonds and Bill	S	
and Private Sector Bonds	0/10	
From Private Sector Bonds		
Issued in Turkey	0/10	
Issued Abroad	0/3/7/10	
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	20	
Professional Fees		
Petroleum-Exploration Activities	5	
Other Activities	0/15/20 (b)
Progress Billings on Long-Term		
Construction and Repair Contracts	3	
Payments on Financial Leases	1	
Real Estate Rental Payments	20	
Branch Remittance Tax	15	
Net Operating Losses (Years)		
Carryback	0	
Carryforward	5	

- (a) The rates in the table are for illustrative purposes only. For detailed information, please contact EY in Turkey.
- (b) The 15% rate applies to payments made for online advertising services performed by nonresident entities or individual service providers and to payments made to resident and nonresident entities and individuals who intermediate the provision of such services. The 0% rate applies to payments made to resident entity service providers or resident entities that intermediate the provision of such services. The local withholding tax rate of 20% applies to income generated by nonresidents from professional services other than petroleum exploration activities.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies whose legal or business headquarters (as stated in their articles of association) are located in Turkey or whose operations are centered and managed in Turkey are subject to corporation tax on their worldwide income. In Turkish tax legislation, they are described as full liability taxpayers; they are also known as resident companies.

Taxable income of limited liability taxpayers (nonresident companies or taxpayers other than full liability taxpayers) is comprised of the following:

Professional fees obtained in Turkey

- Profits from commercial, agricultural and industrial enterprises in Turkey (if they have an establishment or a permanent representative in Turkey)
- Income arising from rental of real estate, rights and movable property in Turkey
- Income obtained in Turkey from various types of securities
- · Other income and revenue obtained in Turkey

Rates of corporate tax. The effective corporate tax rate is 22% for the 2020 tax year. The corporate tax rate will be reduced to 20% after 2020. However, incentive programs provide for reduced corporate tax rates for income from the investments supported (see *Tax incentives*).

Digital Services Tax. The Digital Services Tax (DST) is levied at a rate of 7.5% on in-scope revenues generated in Turkey from the provision of certain digital services. It applies only to companies with global in-scope revenues of at least EUR750 million and with revenues of at least TRY20 million in Turkey from in-scope services.

The DST applies to revenues generated from the following categories of services in Turkey:

- All types of digital advertising services, including services such as advertisement control and performance measurement services, services relating to data transmission and user management (that is, the sale of user data), and technical services relating to the display of advertisements
- The sale of audio, visual or digital content in digital format, as well as services provided in digital format for listening, viewing, playing or recording digital content or using such content in digital format (including computer programs, applications, music, video, games and in-game applications)
- Digital intermediary activities that allow users to interact with other users, including digital intermediary activities that can facilitate the sale of goods and services between users
- Intermediary services provided in a digital environment for the above categories of services

DST applies only to companies with global in-scope revenues exceeding EUR750 million and with revenues exceeding TRY20 million in Turkey from in-scope services. Both conditions must be met for a company to be subject to the tax. If a digital service provider meets both thresholds, it will become liable for the DST as of the fourth month following the month in which the thresholds are met. The law authorizes the president of Turkey to reduce the revenue thresholds to as little as zero or to increase them to up to triple the specified levels.

Taxpayers and those responsible for tax declarations must submit a DST return to the relevant tax office by the end of the month following the tax period and pay the tax by the same deadline.

Tax incentives. Incentive regulations provide for a wide range of incentive and support elements for certain investments with incentive certificates, including reduced corporate tax rates, government support for interest on loans, government support for employees' and employers' shares of social security premiums, government support for income tax for wages, value-added tax

(VAT) and customs duty exemptions, VAT refund support and allocation of treasury-owned lots.

The incentive and support elements vary according to the type, sector, subject, size and place of the investment.

Fifty percent of the following types of income with respect to inventions resulting from research, development, innovation and software development activities performed in Turkey are exempt from corporate tax under certain conditions:

- Income derived from leasing.
- Income derived from transfers or sales.
- Income derived from marketing through mass production in Turkey. Based on the Communiqué for the incentive, this refers to the sales of an item that is mass produced in Turkey and that has a license or beneficial model certificate. The Turkish Patent Institute grants a license under an examination system. It grants a beneficial model certificate as a result of a research report.
- Income pertaining to a license or beneficial model certificate for an invention that is included in the income obtained from the sale of the products produced in Turkey through the use of this invention in the production process.

In addition, the leasing, transfer and sale of intangible assets pertaining to a license or beneficial model certificate for an invention is exempt from VAT if the invention is produced as a result of research and development (R&D), innovation and software activities.

For the assessment of the corporate tax base, taxpayers can deduct 50% of the interest amount calculated over the capital increases in cash in capital companies and the part of the capital covered by cash in newly incorporated companies (this deduction does not apply to entities operating in the finance, banking and insurance industries as well as to state economic enterprises).

The following is the calculation of the deduction:

Deduction = Increased capital cash amount x Central Bank of the Republic of Turkey interest rate x Period (Months) x Discount rate

For purposes of the above calculation, the Central Bank of the Republic of Turkey interest rate equals the latest weighted annual average interest rate applicable to commercial loans extended by banks in Turkish lira announced by the Central Bank of the Republic of Turkey for the year of deduction. "Period (Months)" refers to the period from the capital increase to the last day of the financial year.

The incentive amount should be separately stated on the corporate tax return. The calculated amount may be deducted from the tax base if certain conditions are fulfilled. The incentive amount that cannot be utilized because of insufficient taxable income can be carried forward to following tax years without any time limitation.

Participation exemption

Dividend income derived from Turkish (resident) participations. Turkish tax law provides a participation exemption for dividends derived by companies from Turkish (resident) participations.

Dividends qualifying for the participation exemption are fully exempt from corporate tax.

To qualify for the participation exemption, a Turkish resident company need only hold a participation in another Turkish resident company.

Dividend income derived from foreign (nonresident) participations. The Turkish tax law also provides a participation exemption for dividends derived by companies from foreign participations. Dividends qualifying for the participation exemption are fully exempt from corporate tax.

To qualify for the participation exemption for dividends derived from foreign participations, all of the following conditions must be satisfied:

- The Turkish company must have owned at least 10% of the paid-in capital of the foreign company for an uninterrupted period of at least one year as of the date of receiving the dividend.
- The foreign company must be a limited or joint stock company.
- The foreign company must be subject to corporate tax at an effective rate of at least 15% (for corporations whose principal activity is the procurement of finance, including financial leasing, insurance or investment in marketable securities, the rate must be at least the rate of corporation tax in Turkey, which is 22%).
- The dividends must be transferred to Turkey by the due date of filing of the annual corporate tax return (30 April).

The effective corporate tax is determined in accordance with the following formula:



Special participation exemption rules apply to companies established in foreign countries whose principal purpose is construction, repair, assembly and technical services. If, under the laws of a foreign country, the establishment of a corporation is necessary to undertake these activities, dividends repatriated by the foreign subsidiary to the Turkish parent company qualify for the participation exemption, regardless of whether the conditions described above for the participation exemption are satisfied.

The participation exemption also applies to income derived from permanent establishments (PEs) and permanent representatives resident abroad if the following conditions are met:

- The PE or permanent representative is subject to corporate tax at an effective rate of at least 15% in the country where the PE or permanent representative is located. For PEs whose principal activities are the procurement of finance, including financial leasing, or investment in marketable securities and insurance, the rate must be at least the rate of corporation tax in Turkey, which is 22%.
- Income derived from foreign PEs must be transferred to Turkey by the due date of filing of the annual corporate tax return (30 April).

A participation exemption also applies to capital gains. For details, see *General* in Section C.

International holding companies. A special regime applies to international holding companies.

International holding companies may benefit from the participation exemption with respect to dividends derived from foreign participations if they satisfy the conditions applicable to other entities (see *Participation exemption*). They also may benefit from the participation exemption with respect to capital gains, but different conditions apply. Turkish international holding companies benefit from the participation exemption with respect to capital gains if foreign participations account for at least 75% of the noncash assets of the international holding company and if the international holding company has held a shareholding of 10% or more in the foreign limited or joint stock company for at least two years.

Dividends distributed by international holding companies to nonresident companies out of profits derived from their foreign participations are subject to a withholding tax rate equal to one-half of the general withholding tax rate on dividends. As a result, the withholding tax rate is 7.5%.

Capital gains. Capital gains derived by all companies, including branches of foreign companies, are included in ordinary income and are subject to corporation tax. Capital gains are generally computed by subtracting the cost of the asset, including the related expenses paid by the seller, from the selling price.

Capital gains derived from sales of depreciable fixed assets are not taxable to the extent the gains are reinvested in new fixed assets. However, the amount of gains used to acquire new assets is subtracted from the depreciable cost of the new asset. Capital gains that will be used for reinvestment are transferred to a special reserve account. If the special reserve is not used to finance the purchase of similar new assets in the following three years, the balance in the reserve is included in taxable income.

Capital gains derived from sales of resident companies' shares by nonresident companies without a permanent establishment in Turkey are subject to corporation tax. In computing these gains, changes in exchange rates are not taken into account.

Seventy-five percent of capital gains derived by corporate taxpayers from the disposal of shares owned for at least two years qualify for corporate tax exemption if the gains for which exemption is claimed are recorded as a special fund under the shareholder's equity account in the balance sheet until the end of the fifth year following the year of sale.

Administration. Companies file tax returns based on their financial accounting year.

Tax returns must be submitted to the relevant tax office by the last day of the 4th month after the end of the accounting period. The return must be accompanied by the balance sheet, income statement and other required documents.

Corporation tax due must be paid by the end of the fourth month following the end of the accounting period.

Companies must make quarterly payments of advance corporation tax during the tax year. These payments are each equal to 22% of the taxable income for the quarter. Companies could be subject to a reduced rate of corporation tax in accordance with their investments' incentive certificates. The advance tax may be offset against the tax shown on the annual corporation tax return.

If advance corporation tax exceeds the final tax payable, the excess amount can be offset against the company's other tax liabilities or it can be refunded.

Dividends. Dividends received by resident companies from other resident companies are not subject to corporation tax.

Dividends received from foreign companies are included in taxable income. However, certain dividends received from foreign companies may qualify for exemption from corporation tax under the participation exemption or the international holding regime (see *Participation exemption* and *International holding companies*).

Withholding tax at a rate of 15% is imposed on dividends paid by resident corporations to the following recipients:

- · Resident individuals
- Resident recipients who are not subject to corporation tax and income tax, or are exempt from such taxes
- · Nonresident individuals
- Nonresident corporations (excluding those receiving dividends through a PE or permanent representative in Turkey)
- Nonresident recipients who are exempt from corporation tax and income tax

A branch remittance tax is imposed at a rate of 15% on profits remitted by nonresident corporations that have a PE or permanent representative in Turkey to their headquarters.

Foreign tax relief. Corporation tax and similar taxes paid abroad on income that is derived abroad and that is included in the Turkish accounts may be offset against the corporation tax that is assessed on such income in Turkey.

In cases in which the controlled foreign company (CFC) rules are applied, the taxes similar to income and corporation taxes that the foreign affiliate has paid can be set off against the corporation tax that is calculated on the basis of the earnings of the foreign company.

Resident companies that have a direct or indirect participation in shares or voting rights of 25% or more in foreign subsidiaries can claim a tax credit for the corporate or income tax paid by foreign subsidiaries in their jurisdictions on profits out of which dividend distributions were paid to the resident companies. The credit is limited to the tax in Turkey that is attributable to the dividend distributions. As a result, the credit applies only to dividends that do not qualify for the participation exemption.

Amounts that are set off against the taxes that are assessed in Turkey on the income derived from the foreign countries may not exceed the tax amount that would be calculated by applying the local corporation tax rate (22%) to such earnings.

Foreign taxes that cannot be offset against the corporate tax in Turkey because of insufficient corporate income may be carried forward for a period of three years. The tax credit can also be offset against advance tax payments.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The corporate tax base is determined by deducting expenses from the revenue of an enterprise. However, the following items are not subject to corporation tax:

- Revenue derived by corporations, including nonresident companies, from participations in the capital of other corporations that are subject to full corporate taxation, excluding shares of profits from participation certificates of investment funds and stocks in investment partnerships
- Proceeds derived by corporations from the sale of their preferred shares, and profits derived by joint stock companies from the sale of their shares at the time of the establishment of the company and from the sale of their shares at a price exceeding the par value of the shares when they are increasing their capital
- Seventy-five percent of profits derived from disposals of shares, preferred shares, preemptive rights and bonus shares, and 50% of the profits derived from sales of real estate owned for at least two years, if the profits are placed in a reserve account and not distributed for five years

Corporation tax exemptions are available under the participation exemption and the international holding regime (see Section B). In addition, the following corporate tax exemptions apply to Turkish and foreign investment funds and companies:

- Profits derived by mutual funds (excluding foreign-exchange funds) and trusts from transactions involving their operating portfolio
- Profits derived by risk capital investment funds or companies from transactions involving their operating portfolio
- Profits derived by real estate investment funds or companies from transactions involving their operating portfolio
- Profits derived by designated private pension investment funds

All business-related expenses are deductible, with the following exceptions:

- Interest on shareholders' equity or on advances from shareholders.
- Reserves set aside from profits (except technical reserves of insurance companies and doubtful debts from debtors against whom legal proceedings have been instituted).
- Corporation tax and all monetary and tax penalties and interest imposed on such tax.
- Discounts or other losses arising from selling the corporation's own securities for less than par value.
- For nonresident companies, commissions, interest and other charges paid to headquarters or other offices outside Turkey on purchases or sales made on their behalf, as well as allocated charges to contribute to losses or expenses of headquarters or branches outside Turkey. However, charges are deductible if they are made in accordance with allocations keys that are in

compliance with the arm's-length principle and if they are related to the generation and maintenance of business income in Turkey.

- Interest, foreign-exchange differences or comparable expenses that are calculated or paid on disguised capital (see *Debt-to-equity rules* in Section E).
- Disguised profit distribution through improper transfer pricing (see *Transfer pricing* in Section E).

For enterprises (except loan institutions, financial organizations, financial leasing, factoring and financing companies) whose current liabilities exceed their equities, the portion determined by the Council of Ministers that does not exceed 10% of the total expenses and costs incurred as interest, commissions, maturity differences, delay interest, dividends, exchange-rate differences and similar items relating to liabilities (except financing expenses added to investment costs) used within the enterprise may not be deducted from corporate profit. However, the amount exceeding this percentage is deductible.

Provisions. Tax-deductible provisions include provisions for bad debts, for abandoned claims and for insurance technical reserves.

Tax depreciation. Assets that are used in a company for more than one year and that are subject to wear and tear are depreciated.

The useful life concept is used for the depreciation of fixed assets. The Ministry of Finance has issued Communiqués, which set forth the useful lives of different types of fixed assets. The following are examples of the useful lives for various fixed assets.

Asset	Useful life (years)
Buildings	50
Office furniture, office equipment and	
automobiles	5
Computers	4
Computer software and cellular phones	3

The taxpayers may select the straight-line method or the declining-balance method to calculate depreciation. A company may change from the declining-balance method to the straight-line method (but the reverse change is not permitted) at any time during the useful life of a fixed asset. A company may exercise this option on an asset-by-asset basis.

Fixed assets can be depreciated beginning in the year of capitalization (the year in which an asset becomes ready to use). For fixed assets that are purchased as ready to use, the depreciation begins in the year of the acquisition of the fixed asset. For fixed assets that need to be constructed or assembled, the depreciation begins in the year in which the construction or assembly is completed and the assets become ready to use.

In general, an asset qualifies for full-year depreciation in the year of capitalization, regardless of the date of capitalization. For example, even if a fixed asset is capitalized in the last month of the accounting year, full-year depreciation is calculated. The only exception to this general rule is for passenger cars. Depreciation for passenger cars begins in the month in which the cars are purchased. For example, if a passenger car that was purchased for

TRY1,000 is depreciated using a straight-line depreciation rate of 20%, the regular depreciation for a full year is TRY200. Under the applicable rules, if such an automobile is acquired in November, tax-deductible depreciation for the year of acquisition is calculated as follows:

$$\frac{2 \text{ months}}{12 \text{ months}}$$
 x TRY200 = TRY33.33

The balance of the regular depreciation for the year of acquisition is deductible in the last year of depreciation of the asset, together with the regular depreciation for the last year.

Investment allowance. Effective from 1 January 2006, the investment allowance was abolished. However, companies can carry forward investment allowance amounts due on or before 31 December 2005.

Research and development and design expenditures. One hundred percent of R&D and design expenditures may be deducted from the tax base if certain conditions are fulfilled. This is an incentive that is granted in addition to the ordinary depreciation expense recognition of capitalized R&D and design expenditures. The incentive covers the following expenses:

- Raw materials and supplies' expenses
- Personnel expenses
- General expenses
- Payments for benefits and services provided by outsourcing companies
- · Taxes, duties and fees
- Depreciation and depletion
- Financial expenses

Companies that are not able to deduct R&D and design expenditures because of insufficient taxable income may deduct the unused amount in the following years.

In addition, to support R&D and design activities, the Turkish Scientific and Technological Research Institution (TUBITAK) may provide monetary aid to companies with respect to their R&D and design activities under certain conditions. The related law also provides various types of incentives such as R&D and design deductions, wage income withholding exemptions, social security premium support, stamp duty exemption and capital aid for technological enterprises.

Relief for losses. In general, losses may be carried forward for five years. Losses cannot be carried back. An order of priority applies for the use of losses and exemptions to offset taxable income for the year. Past years' losses are used after exemptions that apply even in the event of a loss. After the losses are used, the other exemptions that apply in profitable years are administered (investment allowance, R&D and design deduction, tax-deductible donations and others).

Resident companies may deduct the losses incurred in business activities performed abroad if the foreign losses are approved by auditors authorized under the laws of the relevant jurisdiction. Foreign losses from foreign activities cannot be deducted if income arising from such activities is exempt from corporation tax in Turkey.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax; imposed on goods delivered	
and services rendered, including imported	
goods and services, communications,	
conveyances by pipeline and certain leases;	
exports are exempt	
General rate	18
Rates on other items	1/8
Local withholding taxes, on amounts paid	1, 0
to nonresident corporations	Various
Banking and insurance transactions tax;	
imposed on all types of payments received	
by banking and insurance companies with	
respect to all types of transactions, except	
financial leasing transactions	
Interbank deposit accounts	1
REPO transactions	1
Sale of government bonds and treasury bills	1
Cambio transactions	0
Other payments	1/5
Special consumption tax; imposed on the	
delivery, importation or the initial acquisition	
of certain goods	
Petroleum products, solvents and similar	
goods (fixed amount per measurement unit	
depending on the type of goods)	Various
Cars	3 to 160
Buses	1
Midibuses and minibuses	4/9
Planes	0.5
Sailboats	0/8
Beverages (minimum fixed amount per	
measurement unit depending on the kind	
of goods)	0 to 63
Tobacco products; tax equals fixed amount plus	
variable amount; variable amount cannot be less	
than minimum fixed amount per measurement	
unit, which depends on the kind of goods	63
Luxury goods	3/6.7/20/25
Social security contributions; imposed on	
salaries of Turkish citizens; premiums are paid	
within monthly upper and lower limits and are	
calculated as a percentage of gross salary;	
from 1 January 2020 through 31 December	
2020, the monthly lower limit is TRY2,943	
and the upper limit is TRY22,072	20.5
Employer	20.5 14
Employee	14
Unemployment insurance contributions; paid	
on same base as social security contributions Employer	2
Employee	1
Employee	1

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Turkey has a liberal foreign-exchange regime, which allows local foreign-exchange accounts.

Law No. 4875 guarantees the remittance of profits. The company's bank may transfer profits, provided the company subsequently submits to the bank its approved tax statement and its tax accrual and payment slips. This law also guarantees the remittance of the proceeds from the liquidation of an investment.

Fees and royalties from management agreements, technical services agreements and license contracts may be remitted abroad, and applicable withholding tax must be paid.

Foreign investment partnerships and funds may invest in Turkish securities and freely remit dividends, interest, profits and capital.

Turkish resident companies may grant loans to related parties residing abroad in some circumstances.

Transactions related to the foreign-exchange legislation should be checked to determine whether they are in compliance with the Communiqué regarding capital movements published on 2 May 2018.

Transfer pricing. The Turkish Corporate Tax Code contains transfer-pricing regulations, which include the arm's-length principle and the requirement for documentation of all related-party transactions. The arm's-length principle applies to all transactions carried out by taxpayers with related parties. Under Turkish transfer-pricing rules, the traditional and transactional transfer-pricing methods recommended in the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) model guidelines are acceptable. The main methods that can be applied by the taxpayers in the determination of the arm's-length price are the following:

- Comparable uncontrolled price method
- · Cost-plus method
- Resale price method
- Profit-split method
- · Transactional net margin method

Taxpayers are required to prepare an annual transfer pricing report in compliance with the local documentation format and requirements for their related-party transactions. The three-tiered transfer pricing documentation requirement (Country-by-Country Report, Master File and Local File) is not yet in force as per the local transfer-pricing regulations.

It is possible to enter into advance-pricing agreements with the tax authorities. Unilateral advance pricing agreements are concluded within 9 months and bilateral/multilateral advance-pricing agreements are concluded within 18 months after formal application to Turkish Revenue Administration.

Transfer-pricing rules apply to both domestic and foreign relatedparty transactions. Commercial transactions conducted by companies resident in low-tax jurisdictions (tax havens) are considered to be related-party transactions. The Ministry of Finance has issued Communiqués clarifying the transfer-pricing rules and documentation requirements. Under these Communiqués, taxpayers must prepare annual transfer-pricing forms, reports and other documentation. If the documentation requirements relating to transfer pricing are completely fulfilled on time, the tax-loss penalty is applied with a 50% discount for taxes not accrued at all or accrued deficiently in the past with respect to the profits distributed in a disguised manner.

Cases in which the relationship is established through direct or indirect shareholding are deemed to be within the scope of disguised profit distributions if the percentage of the shareholding, voting rights or dividend rights is at least 10%. Parties that do not have a shareholding relationship are also deemed to be related parties if the percentage of voting or dividend rights is 10%, directly or indirectly. These percentage are taken into account collectively for related parties.

Debt-to-equity rules. Under the new thin-capitalization rules, a "related party" is a person holding, directly or indirectly, at least 10% of the shares or voting rights of the other party.

Borrowings from related parties that exceed a debt-to-equity ratio of 3:1 are considered to be disguised capital. For borrowings from related parties that are banks or financial institutions, half of the borrowings are taken into consideration in performing the calculation for disguised capital. Total borrowings from all related parties are treated collectively.

The equity at the beginning of the taxpayer's fiscal year applies for thin-capitalization purposes. Interest paid or accounted for and foreign-exchange differences related to disguised capital are regarded as nondeductible expenses in determining the corporate tax base. Interest related to disguised capital is treated as a dividend distribution and is subject to dividend withholding tax.

Controlled foreign companies. The controlled foreign company (CFC) rules apply if resident individuals and corporate taxpayers jointly or severally have a direct or indirect participation of 50% or more in the shares, dividend rights or voting rights in a foreign company that meets all of the following conditions:

- Twenty-five percent or more of the foreign company's gross income is of a passive nature (portfolio investment income). If the business activities of the company are not commensurate with the capital, organization or the work force of the company, income derived from commercial, agricultural or independent personal services may be regarded to be of a passive nature.
- The foreign company is subject to effective corporate taxation at a rate of less than 10%.
- The gross revenue of the foreign company exceeds TRY100,000 (approximately USD19,000).

If the foreign company falls within the scope of the Turkish CFC measures, Turkish resident taxpayers declare corporate income of the foreign company attributable to them. In the event of a dividend distribution by the foreign company, the recipient of the dividend is taxed only to the extent that the amount has not been taxed in accordance with the CFC rules.

Anti-avoidance measures. Turkish resident taxpayers are subject to a 30% withholding tax on all payments made in cash or on account that relate to transactions with companies resident in countries that the president considers to be in harmful tax competition. The president has not yet identified these countries. The principal, interest or profit contributions corresponding to debts to financial institutions established outside Turkey and payments to insurance and reinsurance companies established outside Turkey are not subject to the 30% withholding tax. The president has the authority to reduce the withholding tax rate to 0% for transactions that are considered to be performed at arm's length.

The payments taxed in accordance with the rules described in the preceding paragraph are not subject to further corporate tax or income tax.

The Turkish tax law includes anti-abuse rules. The principal rule is the substance-over-form rule, which is contained in Article 3 of the Tax Procedural Law.

Mergers and acquisitions. Mergers, acquisitions and demergers may be tax-free if the transaction involves two resident companies and if the assets are transferred at book value.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The table below shows the maximum withholding rates for dividends, interest and royalties provided under Turkey's double tax treaties.

To benefit from the advantageous rates under the double tax treaties, additional conditions may be required (for example, the recipient is required to be the beneficial owner of the related gain). Readers should obtain detailed information regarding the treaties before engaging in transactions.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Albania	5/15 (a)	10 (oo)	10
Algeria	12	10 (oo)	10
Australia	5/15 (mm)	10 (oo)	10
Austria	5/15 (a)	5/10/15 (oo)	10
Azerbaijan	12	10 (oo)	10
Bahrain	10/15 (c)	10	10
Bangladesh	10	10 (oo)	10
Belarus	10/15 (c)	10	10
Belgium	5/10 (d)	15 (oo)	10
Bosnia and			
Herzegovina	5/15 (a)	10 (oo)	10
Brazil	10/15 (c)	15 (gg)	10/15 (hh)
Bulgaria	10/15 (c)	10 (oo)	10
Canada	15/20 (g)	15 (oo)	10
China Mainland	10	10 (oo)	10
Croatia	10	10	10
Czech Republic	10	10 (oo)	10
Denmark	15/20 (e)	15 (oo)	10
Egypt	5/15 (a)	10 (oo)	10
Estonia	10	10 (oo)	5/10 (f)
Ethiopia	10	10 (oo)	10
Finland (ee)	5/15 (a)	5/10/15 (ii)(oo)	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
France	15/20 (g)	15 (oo)	10
Gambia	5/15 (tt)	10	10
Georgia	10	10	10
Germany (ff)	5/15 (a)	10 (oo)	10
Greece	15	12 (00)	10
Hungary	10/15 (c)	10 (00)	10
India	15	10/15 (h)(oo)	15
Indonesia	10/15 (c)	10 (00)	10
Iran	15/20 (e)	10 (oo)	10
Ireland	5/10/15 (aa)	10/15 (bb)	10
Israel	10	10 (oo)	10
Italy	15	15	10
Japan	10/15 (c)	10/15 (i)(oo)	10
Jordan	10/15 (c)	10 (oo)	12
Kazakhstan	10	10 (oo)	10
Korea (South) (nn)	15/20 (e)	10/15 (j)(oo)	10
Kosovo	5/15 (a)	10 (oo)	10
Kuwait	10	10	10
Kyrgyzstan	10	10 (oo)	10
Latvia	10	10 (oo)	5/10 (f)
Lebanon	10/15 (o)	10 (oo)	10
Lithuania	10	10 (oo)	5/10 (f)
Luxembourg	10/20 (1)	10/15 (m)	10
Malaysia	10/15 (c)	15 (oo)	10
Malta	10/15 (c)	10 (oo)	10
Mexico	5/15 (a)	10/15 (oo)	10
Moldova	10/15 (c)	10 (oo)	10
Mongolia	10	10 (oo)	10
Morocco	7/10 (k)	10 (oo)	10
Netherlands	5/10 (p)	10/15 (m)(oo) 10
New Zealand	5/15 (a)	10/15 (t)(oo)	10
North Macedonia	5/10 (n)	10 (oo)	10
Northern Cyprus	15/20 (e)	10 (oo)	10
Norway	5/15 (q)	5/10/15 (jj)	10
Oman	10/15 (o)	10 (cc)	10
Pakistan	10/15 (c)	10 (oo)	10
Philippines	10/15 (c)	10 (oo)	10/15 (qq)
Poland	10/15 (c)	10 (oo)	10
Portugal	5/15 (z)	10/15 (m)	10
Qatar	10/15 (c)	10 (oo)	10
Romania	15	10 (oo)	10
Russian Federation	10	10 (oo)	10
Saudi Arabia	5/10 (b)	10	10
Serbia and			
Montenegro	5/15 (a)	10 (oo)	10
Singapore	10/15 (c)	7.5/10 (r)	10
Slovak Republic	5/10 (n)	10 (00)	10
Slovenia	10	10 (00)	10
South Africa	10/15 (c)	10	10
Spain	5/15 (s)	10/15 (t)	10
Sudan	10	10 (00)	10
Sweden	15/20 (e)	15 (00)	10
Switzerland	5/15 (kk)	5/10 (11)	10/15 (**)
Syria	10	10 (00)	10/15 (u)
Tajikistan	10	10 (oo)	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Thailand	10/15 (c)	10/15 (v)	15
Tunisia	12/15 (w)	10 (oo)	10
Turkmenistan	10	10 (oo)	10
Ukraine	10/15 (c)	10 (oo)	10
United Arab	. ,	` ′	
Emirates	5/10/12 (x)	10 (oo)	10
United Kingdom	15/20 (e)	15	10
United States	15/20 (g)	10/15 (y)	5/10 (f)
Uzbekistan	10	10 (oo)	10
Vietnam	5/10/15 (rr)	10 (ss)	10
Yemen	10	10 (cc)	10
Non-treaty jurisdiction	ons 15	— (pp)	20

- (a) The 5% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 25% of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (b) The 5% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 20% of the payer of the dividends or if the recipient is the central bank or an entity that is wholly owned by the government. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (c) The 10% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 25% of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends. With reference to Subparagraphs (a) and (b) of Paragraph 2 of Article 10 of the Japan treaty, in the case of Turkey, the tax rates referred to therein (10% and 15%) are 15% for Subparagraph (a) and 20% for Subparagraph (b), respectively, if the amount of the Turkish tax imposed on the income of the company paying the dividends is less than 40% of such income that is derived in the accounting period ending immediately before the date when such dividends become payable.
- (d) The 5% rate applies to dividends distributed by Belgian companies. The 10% rate applies to dividends distributed by Turkish companies.
- (e) The 15% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 25% of the payer of the dividends. The 20% rate applies to other dividends.
- (f) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (g) The 15% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 10% of the payer of the dividends. The 20% rate applies to other dividends.
- (h) The 10% rate applies to interest on loans granted by banks and financial institutions. The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.
- The 10% rate applies to interest on loans granted by financial institutions. The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (j) The 10% rate applies to interest paid with respect to a loan or other debt claim with a term exceeding two years. The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (k) The 7% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 25% of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- For Luxembourg recipients, the 10% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 25% of the payer of the dividends and the 20% rate applies to other dividends. For Turkish recipients, these rates are applied as 5% and 20%, respectively.
- (m) The 10% rate applies to interest on loans with a term exceeding two years. The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (n) The 5% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 25% of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (o) The 10% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 15% of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (p) The 5% rate applies to dividends distributed by Dutch companies. The 10% rate applies to dividends distributed by Turkish companies if dividends received by Dutch resident companies from Turkish resident companies are not subject to tax in the Netherlands.
- (q) The rate is 5% of the gross amount of the dividends if either of the following circumstances exists:
 - The beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 20% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and the dividends are exempt from tax in the other state.
 - The dividends are derived by the government pension fund in the case of Norway or by the government social security fund in the case of Turkey.
 The 15% rate applies to other dividends.

- (r) The 7.5% rate applies to interest on loans paid by financial institutions. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (s) The 5% rate applies to dividends to the extent they are paid out of profits that have been subject to tax as specified in the tax treaty and if the recipient owns more than 25% of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (t) The 10% rate applies to interest on loans granted by banks. The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (u) The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films and recordings for radio and television. The 15% rate applies to royalties paid for patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.
- (v) The 10% rate applies to interest on loans granted by banks, financial institutions and insurance companies. The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (w) The 12% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 25% of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (x) The 5% rate applies if the recipient of the dividends is the government, a public institution wholly owned by the government or a political subdivision or local authority of the other contracting state. The 10% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 25% of the payer of the dividends. The 12% rate applies to other dividends.
- (y) The 10% rate applies to interest derived from loans granted by financial institutions, such as banks, savings institutions or insurance companies. The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (z) The 5% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 25% of the payer of the dividends for an uninterrupted period of at least two years. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (aa) For Irish recipients, the 5% rate applies if the dividends are paid out of the profits that have been subject to tax in Turkey and if the recipient owns more than 25% of the voting rights of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 25% of the voting rights of the payer of the dividends, and the 15% rate applies to other dividends. For Turkish recipients, these rates are applied as 5%, 5% and 15%, respectively.
- (bb) The 10% rate applies to interest received by financial institutions or paid with respect to loans or other debt claims with a term exceeding two years. The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (cc) Interest paid to the government and central bank is exempt.
- (dd) A new treaty between Turkey and Norway was signed on 15 January 2010. This new treaty is effective from 1 January 2012. Under the new treaty, the dividend withholding tax rate may be reduced to 5%. The withholding tax rate for interest ranges from 5% to 10%. The withholding tax on royalties is 10% if certain conditions are satisfied.
- (ee) A new treaty between Turkey and Finland, which was signed on 6 October 2009, is effective from 1 January 2013.
- (ff) A treaty between Turkey and Germany, which was re-signed by the countries on 19 September 2011, is effective retroactively from 1 January 2011.
- (gg) Interest paid from Turkey to the government of Brazil, the Central Bank of Brazil or the National Bank for Economic and Social Development (BNDES) is exempt from Turkish tax. Interest paid from Brazil to the government of Turkey, the Central Bank of Turkey (Turkiye Cumhuriyet Merkez Bankasi) or the Turkish Export/Import Bank (Eximbank) is exempt from tax.
- (hh) The tax rate is 15% of the gross amount of the royalties arising from the use of, or the right to use, trademarks. The rate is 10% of the gross amount of royalties in all other cases.
- (ii) The rate is 5% of the gross amount of interest with respect to a loan or credit made, guaranteed or insured for the purpose of promoting exports by the Finnish Export Credit (FINNVERA) or similar Turkish public entities that have the objective of promoting exports. The rate is 10% of the gross amount of interest derived by banks. The rate is 15% of the gross amount of interest in all other cases.
- (jj) The rate is 5% of the gross amount of the following types of interest:
 - Interest paid to the government pension fund or the Norwegian Guarantee Institute for Export Credits (Eksportfinans ASA) if the interest is wholly or mainly passed on to the government of Norway under the 108 Agreement between Eksportfinans ASA and the government of Norway
 - Interest paid to the Turkish social security fund or the Turkish Eximbank
 The rate is 10 % for interest paid to banks. The rate is 15% in all other cases.

- (kk) For Swiss recipients, the rate is 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 20% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and if relief from Swiss tax is granted for such dividends through an abatement of the profits tax in a proportion corresponding to the ratio between the earnings from participations and total profits or through equivalent relief. The rate is 15% in all other cases for Swiss recipients. For Turkish recipients, the rate is 5% if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 20% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The rate is 15% in all other cases for Turkish recipients.
- (II) The rate is 5% for interest paid with respect to a loan or credit made, guaranteed or insured for the purpose of promoting exports by an Eximbank or a similar institution that has the objective of promoting exports. The rate is 10% in all other cases.
- (mm) For Australian recipients, the 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns directly more than 25% of the capital of the company and if the dividends are paid out of profits that have been subject to corporation tax in Turkey. The 15% rate applies to other dividends paid to Australian recipients. For Turkish recipients, the 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns directly more than 10% of the voting power of the company. The 15% rate applies to other dividends paid to Turkish recipients.
- (nn) A new treaty between Turkey and Korea (South) is under negotiation.
- (oo) Please consult the treaty for further details because exemptions may be provided for interest on loans obtained from certain institutions, such as central banks and governments of the contracting states or their subdivisions.
- (pp) Various rates apply.
- (qq) The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or from the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial, or scientific equipment, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 15% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of or the right to use, cinematographic films and films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting.
- (rr) The rate is 5% of the gross amount of the dividends if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 50% of the capital of the company paying the dividends or has invested more than USD10 million, or the equivalent in Turkish or Vietnamese currency, in the capital of the company paying the dividends. The rate is 10% of the gross amount of the dividends if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 25% but less than 50% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The rate is 15% of the gross amount of the dividends in all other cases.
- (ss) Interest paid to the government of Turkey or to the Central Bank of Turkey is exempt from Vietnamese taxes and interest paid to the government of Vietnam or to the State Bank of Vietnam is exempt from Turkish taxes.
- (tt) The 5% rate applies if the recipient owns more than 10% of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.

In 2020, legislation on approval tax treaties with Argentina, Chad, Côte d'Ivoire, Rwanda and Somalia was enacted.

The law concerning the approval of the protocol to amend the current double tax treaty with Uzbekistan was enacted in 2020.

The negotiations for a tax treaty between Paraguay and Turkey are ongoing.

A tax treaty between Turkey and Venezuela was signed in 2018. The treaty will enter into force after approval by the relevant authorities.

Turkey has initialed tax treaties with Burkina Faso (22 September 2017), Burundi (9 December 2016), Cameroon (11 July 2014), Chad (10 April 2015), Gabon (3 September 2015), the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR) (12 August 2016), Kenya (15 July 2016), the Palestinian Authority (15 November 2012), Senegal (10 July 2015), Sri Lanka (23 January 2020) and Uganda (12 July 2016).

On 22 January 2016, Turkey and Turkmenistan initialed a new income tax treaty, which would replace the 1995 treaty between the countries.

Turkey is negotiating tax treaties with Afghanistan, Botswana, Cambodia, Ghana, Iraq, Liberia, Mali, Mozambique, Niger, Nigeria and Tanzania.

Turkey is engaged in negotiations with Korea (South) for a new income tax treaty, which would replace the 1986 treaty between the countries.

On 9 March 2017, Turkey has ratified a protocol to the double tax treaty with South Africa.

Turkey has signed protocols to amend the current double tax treaties with Kuwait (14 September 2017) and Ukraine (9 October 2017).

The Turkish Council of Ministers ratified the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA) agreement between Turkey and the United States, signed on 29 July 2015, through Decree No. 2016/9229, which was published in the *Official Gazette* of 5 October 2016. However, this agreement has not yet entered into force.

Turkey has signed Exchange of Information Agreements Relating to Tax Matters with Bermuda, Gibraltar, Guernsey, the Isle of Man and Jersey. The Exchange of Information Agreement Relating to Tax Matters with Bermuda and Jersey entered into force as of September 2013. On 7 October 2017, the Exchange of Information Agreement between the Isle of Man and Turkey entered into force. The agreement generally applies from 7 October 2017 for criminal tax matters. For other tax matters, it applies in Turkey from 1 January 2013 and in the Isle of Man from 1 April 2013. On 6 October 2017, the Exchange of Information Agreement between Turkey and Guernsey entered into force. The agreement generally applies from 6 October 2017. The Exchange of Information agreement with Gibraltar was ratified by Turkey on 28 September 2017. Negotiations are continuing on such agreements with the Bahamas and Barbados.

The Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting was signed by Turkey on 7 June 2017.

An investment protection agreement between Turkey and Mexico entered into effect on 17 December 2017. On 14 March 2017, the Council of Ministers of Mozambique approved the investment protection agreement between Turkey and Mozambique, which was signed on 24 January 2017. The investment protection agreement with Vietnam entered into force on 19 June 2017. The investment protection agreement with Korea (South) entered into force on 1 August 2018. Turkey has ratified investment protection agreements with Bangladesh, China Mainland, Colombia, Guatemala and Pakistan. Turkey has signed investment protection agreements with Belarus, Burkina Faso, Cambodia, Cameroon, Gambia, Guinea, Kenya, Kyrgyzstan, Lithuania, Mali, Mauritania, Palestine, Serbia, Ukraine and Zambia. Negotiations regarding investment protection agreements are

continuing with Angola, Guinea and the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR).

A Competent Authority Agreement (CAA) on the Automatic Exchange of Information (AEOI) between Latvia and Turkey entered into force on 2 January 2019. A CAA on the AEOI between Norway and Turkey entered into force on 30 December 2018.

The decision on the "Approval of the Multilateral Competent Authority Agreement Regarding the Automatic Exchange of Financial Account Information with the Attached Declaration" was published in the *Official Gazette* dated 31 December 2019.

Uganda

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Kampala		GMT +3
EY Ernst & Young House 18 Clement Hill Road P.O. Box 7215 Kampala Uganda	+256 414-343-520 Fax: +256 414-251-736	
Principal Tax Contact ★ Muhammed Ssempijja	+256 414-343-520 Mobile: +256 752-240-012 Email: muhammed.ssempijja@	ug.ey.com
Global Compliance and Reportin	g	
Allan Mugisha	+256 414-343-520 Mobile: +256 702-403-551 Email: allan.mugisha@ug.ey.co	om
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax Rate (Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) Branch Tax Rate (%) Withholding Tax (%) Dividends Interest Royalties from Patents, Known Management Fees Reinsurance Premiums Professional Fees Residents Nonresidents Payments by Government E Payments for Natural Resou Payments by Purchasers of from Nonresidents Payments by Purchasers of from Nonresidents	ow-how, etc. Intities, etc. Irces Assets	30 30 (a) 30 (b)(c) 15 (b)(d) 15 (e) 15 (e) 10 (e) 6 (f) 15 (g) 6 (h) 15 (e)
or Business Assets Payments of Winnings from Income Derived from Trans Messages by Equipment Lo Shipping Income Branch Remittance Tax Net Operating Losses (Years) Carryback Carryforward	mission of ocated in Uganda	6 15 5 (e) 2 15 0 (i)
(a) Applicable to capital gains on b		

- (a) Applicable to capital gains on business assets, shares in private limited liability companies and commercial buildings.
- (b) Applicable to residents and nonresidents (see Section B for further details).
- (c) The rate is 10% for dividends paid by companies listed on the stock exchange to individuals.

- (d) The rate for interest payments on government securities is 20% if their maturity period does not exceed 10 years and 10% if their maturity period is at least 10 years.
- (e) Applicable to nonresidents.
- (f) This withholding tax is imposed on resident professionals who are not exempt from withholding tax.
- (g) A 10% withholding tax is imposed on nonresident contractors who derive income from providing services to licensees in the mining and petroleum sectors.
- (h) This withholding tax is imposed on payments in excess of UGX1 million to any person in Uganda who is not exempt from withholding tax for goods and services supplied to, or under a contract with, the government, a local authority, an urban authority, a company controlled by the government of Uganda or any person designated in a notice by the Minister.
- In general, loss carrybacks are not allowed. However, for long-term construction contracts that result in a loss in the final year, a loss carryback for an unlimited number of years is allowed.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident companies are subject to tax on their worldwide income, but tax credits are granted for taxes paid on foreign-source income (see *Foreign tax relief*). Nonresident companies are subject to tax on income derived from sources in Uganda.

A company is resident in Uganda if any of the following applies:

- It is incorporated in Uganda.
- The management and control of its affairs are exercised in Uganda during the tax year.
- During the tax year, it performs the majority of its operations in Uganda.

Rates of corporate tax. The regular corporate income tax rate is 30%

Rental income earned in Uganda is taxed separately from other income and taxed at a rate of 30% for companies. It is no longer consolidated with other income.

Capital gains. Capital gains on business assets, shares and commercial buildings are subject to tax at a rate of 30%.

Administration. Companies must file provisional income tax returns within six months after the beginning of the accounting period. This return includes an estimate of the income that will be earned by the company during the accounting period. The tax liability shown in the provisional return must be paid in two equal installments, which are due 6 months and 12 months after the beginning of the accounting period. A final tax return must be filed within six months after the end of the accounting period, and any balance of tax due must be paid when this return is filed. A taxpayer with an annual turnover of UGX500 million must submit audited financial statements prepared by an accountant registered by the Institute of Certified Public Accountants of Uganda with the taxpayer's return.

Penalties are imposed if the final tax liability for the year exceeds the tax liability shown in the provisional return by more than 10%. However, the penalty for underestimating provisional tax does not apply to companies engaged in agricultural, plantation or horticultural farming.

Effective from 1 July 2016, the Tax Procedure Code Act regulates all procedural aspects relating to income tax, value-added tax and excise duty, and any other taxes that could be added by the Minister of Finance by statutory instrument. The provisions of the act replace the provisions in the various tax laws that dealt with procedures.

Local authorities, government institutions and regulatory bodies may not issue a license or any form of authorization necessary for the purpose of conducting business in Uganda to any person without a Taxpayer Identification Number (TIN).

Dividends. Dividends paid to residents and nonresidents are subject to withholding tax at a general rate of 15%. However, the withholding tax does not apply if the recipient of the dividends is a resident company that controls at least 25% of the voting power in the payer. The withholding tax rate is 10% for dividends paid by companies listed on the stock exchange to resident individual shareholders. The withholding tax on dividends paid to nonresidents and to resident individuals is considered a final tax.

Interest. Interest paid to residents and nonresidents is subject to a withholding tax rate of 15%. The withholding tax rate for interest payments on government securities is 20% if their maturity period does not exceed 10 years and 10% if their maturity period is at least 10 years. The withholding tax for interest paid on government securities is considered a final tax. The withholding tax on interest paid by a resident person to another resident person does not apply if any of the following circumstances exist:

- The recipient is a financial institution (except with respect to interest from government securities).
- The interest is paid by a natural person to a resident.
- The interest is paid by a company to an associated company.
- The interest paid is exempt from tax in the hands of the recipient.

Interest paid by resident companies to nonresident financial institutions with respect to debentures is exempt from tax.

The withholding tax for interest paid on government securities is considered a final tax. Interest paid by resident companies to nonresident financial institutions with respect to debentures is exempt from tax.

Other withholding taxes. Royalties, rent, natural resource payments and management fees paid to nonresidents are subject to a 15% final withholding tax. Reinsurance premiums are subject to a 10% final withholding tax. A 10% withholding tax is imposed on nonresident contractors who derive fees from the provision of services to licensees in the mining and petroleum sectors.

A resident person who purchases an asset from a nonresident person must withhold a 10% tax from the gross payment for the asset.

A resident person who purchases a business or business asset must withhold a 6% tax from the gross payment for the business or a business asset.

A payment for agricultural supplies is exempt from withholding tax.

Foreign tax relief. A foreign tax credit is granted for foreign tax paid on foreign-source income taxable in Uganda. The credit is limited to the equivalent of the Uganda tax on such income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is the income reported in the companies' financial statements, subject to certain adjustments. Expenses are deductible to the extent that they are incurred in the production of taxable income.

Inventories. For tax purposes, inventory is valued at the lower of cost or market value.

Provisions. Only financial institutions and insurance companies may deduct specific provisions for bad debts.

Bad trade debts may be deducted when they are written off if all reasonable steps have been taken to recover the debt without success.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation charged in companies' financial statements is not deductible for tax purposes, but capital allowances are granted at specified depreciation rates ranging from 20% to 40%.

Capital expenditure on buildings that are designated as industrial buildings, excluding the cost of the land, qualifies for an annual industrial building allowance of 5%. Commercial buildings constructed on or after 1 July 2001 qualify for a straight-line commercial building deduction of 5%. Wear-and-tear allowances (tax depreciation), calculated using the declining-balance method, are granted for plant and machinery at the following rates.

Class	Assets	Rate (%)
I	Computers and data handling equipment	40
II	Automobiles, buses and minibuses with a seating capacity of less than 30 passengers, goods vehicles designed to carry or pull loads of less than 7 tons, and construction and earth-moving equipment	35
III	Buses with a seating capacity of 30 or more passengers, goods vehicles designed to carry or pull loads of more than 7 tons, specialized trucks, tractors, trailers and trailer-mounted containers, and plant and machinery used in farming, manufacturing or mining operations	30
IV	Railroad cars, locomotives, equipment vessels, barges, tugs and similar water transportation equipment, aircraft, specialized public utility plant, equipment and machinery, office furniture, fixtures and equipment, and depreciable assets not included in another class	20

The initial allowance is reinstated, effective from 1 July 2017, at a rate of 50% of the cost base, with respect to eligible property placed into service for the first time outside a radius of 50 kilometers from the boundaries of Kampala.

The initial allowance is also reinstated, effective from 1 July 2017, at a rate of 20% of the cost base, with respect to new industrial buildings placed into use for the first time during the year of income.

Relief for losses. Losses may be carried forward for an indefinite period of time to offset future profits.

In general, loss carrybacks are not allowed. However, for longterm construction contracts that result in a loss in the final year, a loss carryback for an unlimited number of years is allowed.

Groups of companies. No provisions exist for filing consolidated returns or for relieving losses within a group.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax	18
Social security contributions to the National	
Social Security Fund (NSSF), on salaries; the	
contributions are not tax deductible; paid by	
Employer	10
Employee	5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The foreign-exchange market is now fully liberalized. A company can freely transfer foreign exchange into and out of Uganda without restriction, provided that the transfer is through a bank and complies with anti-money laundering regulations. A company can prepare financial statements in foreign currency if it obtains approval from the tax authorities.

Transfer pricing. Transfer-pricing regulations apply to a controlled transaction (transaction between associates) if a person who is party to the transaction is located in and is subject to tax in Uganda, and the other person who is party to the transaction is located in or outside Uganda. The minimum threshold for transactions between associates who are both located in Uganda is UGX500 million (approximately USD130,000); no minimum threshold applies to cross-border transactions. The regulations require a person to record in writing sufficient information and analysis to verify that a controlled transaction is consistent with the arm's-length principle.

For an income year, this documentation must be in place before the due date for the filing of the income tax return for that year.

Thin-capitalization rules. The Income Tax (Amendment) Act, 2018 repealed the thin-capitalization provisions and replaced them with new limitation of interest deductibility rules. With the exception of financial institutions and persons carrying on insurance business, the amount of deductible interest for all

debts owed by a taxpayer that is a member of a group may not exceed 30% of the tax earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization. The excess interest may be carried forward for not more than three years and will be treated as incurred during the next year of income.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The table below lists treaty withholding tax rates. With the exception of publicly listed companies, tax treaty provisions that lower Ugandan tax or provide exemptions from Ugandan tax for nonresident persons apply only if the nonresident is a resident of the state that has a tax treaty with Uganda, receives the income in a capacity of a beneficial owner, has full and unrestricted ability to enjoy that income and to determine its future uses, and possesses economic substance in the country of residence. Effective from 1 July 2019, a "beneficial owner" is defined as "a natural person who owns or has a controlling interest over a legal person other than an individual and who exercises control over the management and policies of a legal person or legal arrangement directly or indirectly whether through ownership or voting securities, by contract or otherwise."

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Denmark	10/15 (a)	10	10
India	10	10	10
Italy	15	15	10
Mauritius	10	10	10
Netherlands	0/5/15 (b)	10	10
Norway	10/15 (a)	10	10
South Africa	10/15 (a)	10	10
United Kingdom	15	15	15
Non-treaty jurisdictions	15	15	15

- (a) The 10% rate applies if the recipient is a company resident in the other contracting state that owns at least 25% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (b) The 0% rate applies if the recipient holds at least 50% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 5% rate applies if the recipient holds less than 50% of the capital of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is not a tax resident of the Netherlands.

Ukraine

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Kyiv GMT +2

EY 19A Khreschatyk Street

Kyiv 01001

Ukraine

+380 (44) 490-3000

Fax: +380 (44) 490-3030

Principal Tax Contact and Business Tax Services Leader

★ Vladimir Kotenko +380 (44) 490-3006

Mobile: +380 (67) 507-7369 Email: vladimir.kotenko@ua.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory, International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory and International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Igor Chufarov +380 (44) 492-8231

Mobile: +380 (67) 246-3751 Email: igor.chufarov@ua.ey.com

Iryna Kalyta +380 (44) 499-2420

Mobile: +380 (67) 536-0527 Email: iryna.kalyta@ua.ey.com

★ Vladimir Kotenko +380 (44) 490-3006

Mobile: +380 (67) 507-7369 Email: vladimir.kotenko@ua.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Igor Chufarov +380 (44) 492-8231

Mobile: +380 (67) 246-3751 Email: igor.chufarov@ua.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

★ Vladimir Kotenko +380 (44) 490-3006

Mobile: +380 (67) 507-7369 Email: vladimir.kotenko@ua.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Olga Gorbanovskaya +380 (44) 490-3022

Mobile: +380 (67) 507-7362

Email: olga.gorbanovskaya@ua.ey.com

Indirect Tax - Customs and International Trade

Anton Melnyk +380 (44) 490-3000

Mobile: +380 (93) 745-6497 Email: anton.melnyk@ua.ey.com

Legal Services

Albert Sych +380 (44) 499-2011

Mobile: +380 (67) 536-0507 Email: albert.sych@ua.ey.com

Borys Lobovyk +380 (44) 490-3047

Mobile: +380 (67) 536-0521 Email: borys.lobovyk@ua.ey.com

The information in Sections A through F of this chapter is current as of 1 January 2020. However, on 23 May 2020, changes embodied in the Law No.466-IX became effective (except for certain provisions taking effect on 1 July 2020 and 1 January 2021). Details regarding the key changes contained in this new law are provided in Section G. Therefore, the rules

in force as of 1 January 2020, which are described Sections A through F, should be reconsidered in view of the changes outlined in Section G. Also, it is expected that some of the new rules may be rediscussed and potentially detailed, changed and/or postponed. Readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	18 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	18
Branch Tax Rate (%)	18
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	15
Interest	0/5/15 (b)(c)
Royalties	15
Freight	6
Advertising	20 (d)
Income from Discount Bonds	18 (e)
Insurance	0/4/12 (f)
Other Ukrainian-Source Income	15
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited (g)

- (a) Special tax rates exist for insurance and lottery companies.
- (b) The following interest is exempt from withholding tax:
 - Interest and income (discounts) received by nonresidents from state securities, municipal bonds or debt securities if these instruments are secured by state or municipal guarantees
 - Other income from state securities, paid by the Ministry of Finance of Ukraine
 - Interest payments to nonresidents on loans received by the state or to a municipal budget if they are reflected in the state or municipal budget or in the budget of the National Bank of Ukraine
 - Interest on loans obtained by business entities if fulfillment of these loans is secured by state or municipal guarantees
- (c) Withholding tax exemption is available for interest paid to nonresident lenders on loans financed through the issuance of debt securities (interest on loan participation notes) on a stock exchange outside Ukraine. The following conditions apply:
 - If the loan is obtained before 2017, the exemption applies if the funds provided as a loan were raised with the aim to provide (directly or indirectly) a loan to a resident.
 - If the loan is obtained in 2017 or 2018, the exemption applies if all of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - The qualifying debt securities are listed on a recognized stock exchange (currently, the list contains 21 stock exchanges in various jurisdictions, including the New York Stock Exchange, London Stock Exchange, Deutsche Boerse AG, Japan Exchange Group, Inc. and Singapore Exchange).
 - The funds provided as a loan were raised with the aim to provide (directly or indirectly) a loan to a resident.
 - The foreign interest recipient is not resident in a low-tax or non-transparent jurisdiction (see *Transfer pricing* in Section E for more details).

A reduced 5% withholding tax rate applies to interest from loans obtained from 2019 onward, subject to similar conditions.

- (d) In essence, the tax on advertising services and insurance payments is not a withholding tax, because the tax applicable to fees paid to nonresidents for advertising services and the tax on insurance payments is not withheld from the payments remitted to the nonresident recipient, but is paid at the expense of the Ukrainian company making the payments (that is, the economic burden of paying the tax is borne by the Ukrainian party).
- (e) The tax base is calculated as the difference between the nominal value of the discount bonds and the acquisition value (purchase price) of the bonds on the primary or secondary stock market. Exemptions apply (see footnote [b] above).

- (f) The 0% rate applies to the following:
 - Insurance and reinsurance payments to financially reliable nonresidents
 - · Insurance payments with respect to civil aviation passenger transportation
 - Insurance payments to nonresident individuals under mandatory insurance agreements
 - Insurance payments under Green Card insurance agreements (mandatory third-party liability insurance for car owners of states participating in the Green Card system)
 - Reinsurance payments with respect to mandatory civil liability insurance of nuclear facility operators

The 4% rate applies to insurance payments to nonresidents under insurance agreements covering risks outside Ukraine (subject to exceptions). The standard 12% rate applies in all other cases.

(g) For further details, see Relief for losses in Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate profit tax. Ukrainian legal entities (except for non-profit organizations) are subject to corporate profit tax (CPT) on their worldwide income and gains. Foreign legal entities (except for organizations with diplomatic privileges or immunities) are subject to CPT if they receive Ukrainian-source income. CPT also applies to permanent establishments (PEs) of nonresidents receiving income from Ukrainian sources or performing agency services or certain other services for the benefit of nonresidents.

Rates of tax. The CPT rate is 18%.

Tax holidays are available until 2021 for certain qualifying low-turnover companies. CPT payers incorporated as a result of corporate reorganization or companies engaged in certain business activities (e.g., financial and insurance businesses, extractive industries, most types of cross-border activities) are not eligible for this CPT exemption. Notably, taxpayers enjoying the CPT exemption are still obliged to pay advance CPT on dividends (see *Dividends* section) and regular CPT for the period when dividends are accrued and paid.

A temporary conditional CPT exemption applies for the aircraft industry until 1 January 2025.

Capital gains. Capital gains are included in the pretax financial result and generally taxed at the regular CPT rate.

Special tax rules apply to capital gains derived from trading in securities. Profits from trading in securities are included in taxable profit. Losses from trading in securities, including losses on security revaluations, can be carried forward indefinitely to offset future income from such trading.

Administration. Under the general rule, taxpayers must report CPT quarterly on a cumulative basis. Annual CPT reporting is available for the following taxpayers:

- Newly incorporated companies
- Agricultural producers
- Companies with annual income, net of indirect taxes, of less than UAH20 million (approximately USD814,000)

Taxpayers that file only an annual return must submit it within 60 days after the year-end. If a taxpayer files tax returns quarterly, the quarterly tax returns must be submitted within 40 days after the end of the quarter, and the final annual return must be

submitted within 60 days after the end of the year. Tax is payable within 10 days after the deadline for submitting the tax return.

Dividends. A company distributing dividends to its shareholders must pay an 18% advance corporate profit tax (ACPT) on the positive difference between the amount of dividends and taxable profit for the reporting year for which dividends are paid, provided that the tax liability for the year is settled (if unsettled, ACPT is levied on the whole amount of dividends). The tax is paid either before or at the moment of the dividend distribution. The ACPT is paid at the expense of the dividend payer and does not decrease the amount of dividends due to shareholders. In general, ACPT can be offset against the CPT liability of the taxpayer in the current period and subsequent periods.

Exemption from ACPT on dividends applies to the following dividends:

- Dividends paid to individuals
- · Dividends paid by joint investment vehicles
- Dividends paid to shareholders of the taxpayer's parent company, up to the amount of dividends received by the parent company from third companies
- Dividends paid to companies whose profits are exempt from tax, up to the amount of such exempt profits in the period for which dividends are paid

Dividends distributed to nonresidents are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 15%, unless an applicable double tax treaty provides otherwise.

Ukrainian CPT payers do not include in their taxable profit dividends received from other Ukrainian CPT payers (except for collective investment vehicles and companies whose profits are exempt from tax, up to the amount of such exempt profits) and single taxpayers.

Notably, beginning in 2017, the term "dividends" covers any monetary payment made by a legal entity to its shareholders in relation to the distribution of part or all of its net profit.

Foreign tax relief. Ukrainian companies may credit foreign tax paid with respect to foreign-source profits against Ukrainian tax imposed on the same income, up to the amount of such Ukrainian tax. The credit is granted only if the taxpayer submits a written confirmation from the tax authorities of the foreign country that certifies payment of the foreign tax.

C. Determination of taxable profit

General. Taxable profit is defined as the financial result before tax, determined under Ukrainian accounting standards or under International Financial Reporting Standards, subject to several adjustments. Add-back adjustments increasing the financial result for tax purposes include the following:

 Thirty percent of the cost of goods, fixed assets (except for right-of-use assets under lease agreements), works and services purchased from nonresidents registered in low-tax and nontransparent jurisdictions, from nonresidents that do not pay CPT and/or are not tax residents in their country of registration or from nonprofit organizations if the amount of purchase from nonprofit organizations exceeds 25 minimum salaries (approximately USD4,807). This limitation does not apply to controlled transactions for transfer-pricing purposes (see *Transfer pricing* in Section E) or if the taxpayer substantiates the arm's-length level of the expenses by preparing transfer-pricing documentation

- Royalties paid to nonresidents exceeding the sum of royalty income and 4% of the taxpayer's net sales income for the preceding reporting year. The limitation does not apply to controlled transactions for transfer-pricing purposes or if the taxpayer substantiates the arm's-length level of the royalties by preparing transfer-pricing documentation. In some cases, royalties are added back in full.
- Adjustments under the thin capitalization rules (see *Debt-to-equity ratios and other restrictions on the deductibility of interest* in Section E).
- · Transfer-pricing adjustments.
- Provisions and allowances accrued in financial accounting (except for salary and payroll tax provisions).
- Funds or cost of goods, works or services provided to nonprofit organizations in an amount exceeding 4% (8% for sports nonprofit organizations) of the taxpayer's taxable profit for the preceding year.
- Non-repayable financial aid, or the cost of goods, works or services provided for free, to entities (other than registered nonprofit organizations and individuals) that are not CPT payers, enjoy tax holidays or are CPT exempt.
- Penalties under civil law contracts paid to non-CPT payers (except for individuals) or to CPT payers that enjoy CPT exemption.
- Impairment of fixed assets and intangible assets.
- Losses from participation in the equity of other companies.

Industry-specific adjustments apply for banks and financial institutions and agricultural producers.

Tax-loss carryforwards decrease the pretax financial result for CPT purposes.

If a taxpayer's income does not exceed UAH20 million (USD814,000), the taxpayer may opt not to make any adjustments to the financial result before tax for CPT purposes.

Depreciation. For purposes of tax depreciation, fixed assets are defined as assets that are designated for use in a taxpayer's business activity for more than one year and that have a value exceeding UAH6,000 (approximately USD244). The Tax Code provides for 16 groups of tangible fixed assets, 6 groups of non-tangible fixed assets and 5 methods of tax depreciation. Similar to financial accounting, tax depreciation is accrued per each item.

The list of depreciation methods is in line with methods stipulated for financial accounting, except for the unit-of-production method, which may not be used. The following are the methods:

- Straight-line
- · Declining-balance
- · Accelerated declining-balance
- Sum-of-the-years' digits

Depreciation of an asset is accrued on a monthly basis throughout the useful life cycle of the asset. The following table shows the minimum allowable term of the useful lives of assets.

Group	Assets	Minimum term of useful life Years
2	Capital expenditure on land improvements, not related to construction	15
3	Buildings Facilities Transmission devices	20 15 10
4	Machinery and equipment Electronic and computer equipment	5 2
5	Transport facilities	5
6	Tools, appliances and equipment (furniture)	4
7	Animals	6
8	Perennial plants	10
9	Other fixed assets	12
12	Temporary facilities	5
14	Returnable containers	6
15	Rental objects	5
16	Long-term biological assets	7

Assets of Group 1 (land plots) and Group 13 (natural resources), as well as goodwill and non-production fixed assets and intangibles, are not subject to depreciation.

The minimum term of useful life is not determined for the assets of Group 10 (library holdings) and Group 11 (tangible assets of small value).

Taxpayers should use the longer of the tax accounting or financial accounting depreciation terms.

Starting 1 January 2017, taxpayers are allowed to depreciate under a straight-line method qualifying fixed assets of Group 4 over a minimal two-year period if these assets were purchased after 1 January 2017 and put into operations before 31 December 2019. The right to use this tax incentive may be transferred upon reorganization.

Changes to the tax depreciation rules discussed above took effect on 23 May 2020 (see Section G).

Relief for losses. In general, the Tax Code allows the unlimited carryforward of losses. However, it is advisable to monitor further developments in the tax laws as ad hoc restrictions and adverse interpretations of the law are possible.

The law does not allow tax losses to be carried back (that is, off-setting the tax loss of the current year against the taxable profit of previous years to reduce tax payments). However, for taxpayers that determine tax payable based on quarterly tax returns, the carryback of a tax loss within a year may be technically possible because tax returns are completed cumulatively.

Groups of companies. The Ukrainian tax law does not provide for the grouping of different legal entities.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT)	
Standard rate	20
Import and supply of pharmaceuticals	
(exemptions apply)	7
Exports of goods and certain services	0
Excise tax	Various
Customs duties	Various
Environmental tax	Various
Rent tax	Various
Property tax	Various

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Ukrainian currency is the hryvnia (UAH). The official exchange rate of the hryvnia against the US dollar can be found at the National Bank of Ukraine (NBU) web site (www.bank.gov.ua); the retail exchange rate may differ from the official exchange rate. Ukraine has rather strict currency control rules, but they were softened in 2019. A wide variety of controls are imposed with respect to the use, circulation and transfer of foreign currency within Ukraine and abroad. These controls, which affect almost all international business transactions, include the following:

- In general, transactions between Ukrainian residents and cash settlements within Ukraine may not be carried out in foreign currency.
- All statutory accounting and tax reporting, as well as tax payments, must be in Ukrainian currency.
- Wages and salaries paid to Ukrainian citizens must be in Ukrainian currency.
- Legal basis or obligation to perform a transaction in foreign currency that is confirmed by appropriate documents is required for the purchase of foreign currency.
- The deadline for settlements on export and import transactions is 365 days.
- There are e-limits, which are annual cap amounts for the remittance of foreign currency outside Ukraine, including the placement of own funds in foreign bank accounts and foreign investment. The limits are EUR2 million for legal entities and EUR100,000 for individuals. These e-limits are slightly modified equivalents of the previously effective individual licensing by the National Bank of Ukraine. There are exhaustive lists of transactions not falling under the limits.
- Declared (publicly announced) simplification of currency control over low-value transactions (up to UAH150,000) does not work because banks are required to verify that there is no artificial splitting of the transactions.
- Rules for transactions related to capital movement are burdensome and complicated.

Currently there is no requirement to sell foreign-currency proceeds and no prohibition on the repayment of cross-border loans.

Debt-to-equity ratios and other restrictions on the deductibility of interest. If a taxpayer's debt to a nonresident related party is at least 3.5 times (10 times for financial and leasing companies) the amount of its equity, interest payable to nonresident related parties by such taxpayer may be deductible in an amount of up to 50% of the sum of its financial result before taxation, financial expenses and financial accounting depreciation for the reporting year. The remaining interest, annually reduced by 5%, may be carried forward indefinitely, subject to the same limitation.

Changes to the above rules are scheduled to take effect 1 January 2021 (see Section G).

Transfer pricing. Transfer pricing (TP) rules have been effective in Ukraine since 2013. Ukrainian TP regulations are frequently changed. The most recent changes were adopted on 16 January 2020 but at the time of writing, they were not yet in effect (see Section G).

Under the current TP rules, controlled transactions include the following:

- Transactions with nonresident related parties.
- Transactions with nonresidents registered in low-tax and nontransparent jurisdictions. The government approves the list of such jurisdictions.
- Commission sales of goods and services through nonresident commissioners.
- Transactions involving goods and services between related parties through unrelated intermediaries that do not undertake significant functions, do not use significant assets and do not assume significant risks.
- Transactions with nonresidents that do not pay corporate profit tax, or are exempt from this tax and/or are not tax residents of the country where they are registered as legal entities. The government approves the list of legal forms of such nonresidents of such countries.
- Transactions between a nonresident and its PE in Ukraine.

The abovementioned transactions are controlled if both of the following circumstances exist (for transactions between a non-resident and its PE only the second circumstance needs to exist):

- The annual income of the taxpayer exceeds UAH150 million (approximately USD6,100,000).
- The amount of such annual transactions with each entity exceeds UAH10 million (approximately USD407,000).

The Tax Code provides for the following five methods for determining the arm's-length price for controlled transactions:

- Compared uncontrolled price (the preferred method)
- Resale price
- Cost-plus
- · Transactional net margin
- Profit-split

Specific profit-level indicators are assigned to each TP method.

Special rules apply to exports or imports of quoted goods.

Taxpayers that perform controlled transactions must file a TP Report (report on controlled transactions) by 1 October of the year following the reporting year. TP documentation must be submitted within 30 calendar days after the date of receipt of the request. The statute of limitations for TP purposes is currently seven years.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

Ukraine honors the double tax treaties of the former USSR, except for treaties that have been superseded by new treaties concluded directly by Ukraine or renounced by the other party to the treaty. Ukraine is not a member of the Organsiation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). As a result, the Ukrainian tax authorities are not formally bound by the commentary of the OECD model convention; however, Ukrainian tax authorities and Ukrainian courts often rely on OECD commentary. The rates in the table below reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law for dividends, interest and royalties paid from Ukraine to residents of treaty jurisdictions. Exceptions or conditions may apply, depending on the terms of the particular treaty.

Beneficial ownership and tax residency tests, as well as additional eligibility conditions, must be met to apply reduced withholding tax rates under the double tax treaties.

Ukraine has ratified the Multilateral Instrument (MLI) and deposited its final positions with the OECD. On 1 December 2019, the MLI entered into force for Ukraine. The impact of the MLI on the text of Ukrainian treaties (including the date of its entry into effect for a particular treaty) should be analyzed on a case-by-case basis.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Algeria	5/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	10
Armenia	5/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	0
Austria	5/10 (d)	0/2/5 (h)	0/5 (k)
Azerbaijan	10	0/10 (e)	10
Belarus	15	10	15
Belgium	5/15 (d)	0/2/10 (h)(aa)	0/10 (k)(aa)
Brazil	10/15 (d)(ee)	0/15 (ff)	15
Bulgaria	5/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	10
Canada	5/15 (d)(pp)	0/10 (e)(nn)	0/10 (f)
China Mainland (bb)	5/10 (d)	0/10 (e)	10
Croatia	5/10 (d)	0/10 (e)	10
Cyprus	5/10 (xx)	0/5 (e)	5/10 (yy)
Czech Republic	5/15 (d)	0/5 (e)	10
Denmark	5/15 (d)	0/10 (e)(oo)	0/10 (g)
Egypt	12	0/12 (e)	12
Estonia	5/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	10
Finland	0/5/15 (m)	0/5/10 (n)	0/5/10 (1)
France	0/5/15 (a)	0/2/10 (j)	0/10 (r)
Georgia	5/10 (d)	0/10 (e)	10
Germany	5/10 (d)	0/2/5 (h)	0/5 (k)
Greece	5/10 (d)	0/10 (e)	10
Hungary	5/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	5
Iceland	5/15 (d)	0/10 (jj)	10
India	10/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Indonesia	10/15 (d)(qq)	0/10 (e)	10
Iran	10	0/10 (e)	10
Ireland	5/15 (d)	0/5/10 (aaa)	5/10 (yy)
Israel	5/10/15 (d)(z)	0/5/10 (dd)	10
Italy	5/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	7
Japan	15	0/10 (e)	0/10 (ww)
Jordan	10/15 (d)(ii)	0/10 (hh)(ii)	10 (ii)
Kazakhstan	5/15 (d)(pp)	0/10 (e)	10
Korea (South)	5/15 (d)	0/5 (e)	5
Kuwait	0/5 (cc)	0	10
Kyrgyzstan	5/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	10
Latvia	5/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	10
Lebanon	5/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	10
Libya	5/15 (d)	10	10
Lithuania	5/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	10
Luxembourg	5/15 (d)	0/5/10 (ccc)	5/10 (ddd)
Malaysia	15	0/15 (e)	10/15 (c)
Malta	5/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	10
Mexico	5/15 (d)	0/10 (zz)	10
Moldova	5/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	10
Mongolia	10	0/10 (rr)	10
Morocco	10 (ee)	0/10 (e)	10
Netherlands	0/5/15 (i)	0/10 (e)	10
North Macedonia	5/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	10 5/10 (m)
Norway Pakistan	5/15 (d) 10/15 (tt)	0/10 (e)(kk)	5/10 (x) 10
Poland	5/15 (d)	0/10 (uu) 0/10 (e)	10
Portugal	10/15 (q)	0/10 (e)(ll)	10
Qatar	0/5/10 (eee)	0/5/10 (fff)	5/10 (yy)
Romania	10/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	10/15 (s)
Russian	10/13 (d)	0/10 (0)	10/13 (3)
Federation	5/15 (o)	0/10 (e)	10
Saudi Arabia	5/15 (d)	10	10
Singapore	0/5/15 (ss)	0/10 (e)	7.5
Slovak Republic	10	10	10
Slovenia	5/15 (d)	5	5/10 (gg)
South Africa	5/15 (d)	0/10 (e)(ll)	10
Spain	15	0	0/5 (b)
Sweden	0/5/10 (d)(t)	0/10 (u)	0/10 (v)
Switzerland	5/15 (d)	0/10 (p)	0/10 (k)
Syria	10	0/10 (e)	15
Tajikistan	10	0/10 (e)	10
Thailand	10/15 (d)	0/10/15 (w)	15
Turkey	10/15 (d)	0/10 (e)	10
Turkmenistan	10	0/10 (e)	10
United Arab			
Emirates	0/5/15 (y)	0/3 (e)	0/10 (k)
United Kingdom	0/5/15 (ggg)	0/5 (e)	5
United States	5/15 (d)	0	10
Uzbekistan	10	0/10 (e)	10
Vietnam	10	0/10 (e)	10
Yugoslavia (vv)	5/10 (d)	0/10 (e)	10
Non-treaty	1.7	0/5/15 (111)	1.5
jurisdictions	15	0/5/15 (bbb)	15

- (a) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to one or more companies that are the beneficial owners of these dividends and if either of the following conditions is satisfied:
 - The recipient company or companies hold directly or indirectly at least 50% of the capital of the company paying the dividends, and the total amount of their investments in the paying company is not less than 5 million French francs.
 - The investments of the recipient companies in the company paying the dividends are guaranteed or insured by the other state, the central bank of such state or a person acting on behalf of such state.

The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to companies that own at least 20% of the capital of a Ukrainian resident payer or 10% of the capital of a French resident payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.

- (b) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights for literary, dramatic, musical or artistic works (excluding royalties with respect to cinematographic films or any means of image or sound reproduction for use in radio or television). The higher rate applies to other royalties.
- (c) The 10% rate applies to the following:
 - Payments for the use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes
 - Payments for copyrights of scientific works; payments for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 - Payments for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience

The 15% rate applies to payments for the use of, or the right to use, cinematographic films, or tapes for radio or television broadcasting, and to payments for copyrights of literary or artistic works.

- (d) The lower rate applies to dividends paid to companies that are the beneficial owners of such dividends and own a minimum percentage of the capital of the payer (under the treaties, this percentage ranges from 10% to 50%). The higher rate applies to other dividends. Additional conditions may apply.
- (e) The 0% rate may apply to interest paid to or, in some cases, by government institutions or central banks of the contracting states. In some cases, the 0% rate also applies to the following:
 - · Interest paid to entities authorized by government institutions
 - Interest on debt claims that are warranted, insured or directly or indirectly financed by the state or a financial institution wholly owned by the state
 Specific institutions are named in some treaties. The higher rate applies to other interest (additional beneficial ownership requirements may apply).
- (f) The 0% rate applies to payments for the use of, or the right to use, computer software. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (g) The 0% rate applies to payments for the use of, or right to use, secret formulas or processes, or for information (know-how) concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (h) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to the state or an agency owned or controlled by the state and to interest paid to a resident of a contracting state with respect to a loan or other debt claim or credit granted, guaranteed or insured by public entities owned or controlled by the state (may be subject to additional conditions). The 2% rate applies to interest on loans from banks or financial institutions and to interest with respect to sales on credit of merchandise or services between enterprises or sales of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The higher rate applies to other interest.
- (i) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to companies (other than partnerships) that hold directly at least 50% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and have made an investment in the capital of the payer of at least USD300,000 or the equivalent in the currencies of the contracting states. The 0% rate also applies to dividends paid to companies whose investment in the capital of the payer is guaranteed or insured by government institutions or an agency or instrumentality owned or controlled by the government. The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to companies owning at least 20% of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (j) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to the state or an agency owned or controlled by the state and to interest paid to a resident of a contracting state with respect to a loan or other debt claim or credit granted, guaranteed or insured by public entities owned or controlled by the state. The 2% rate applies to the following:
 - Interest paid on loans granted by banks or other financial institutions of the other state, including investment banks, savings banks and insurance companies

- Interest paid with respect to the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, or with respect to the sale or furnishing on credit of goods or merchandise or services by an enterprise to another enterprise
 The 10% rate applies to other interest.
- (k) The 0% rate applies to payments for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of scientific works, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, and secret formulas or processes, as well as to information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The higher rate applies to other royalties.
- (1) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, computer software, patents, designs or models, or plans. The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or right to use, secret formulas or processes, as well as for information (know-how) concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works including cinematographic films, and films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting, or trademarks.
- (m) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid by a company resident in Ukraine to a company that is resident in Finland and that is the beneficial owner of the dividends if either of the following circumstances exists:
 - The Finnish Guarantee Board has issued an investment guarantee for dividends paid or for the capital invested on which the dividends are paid.
 - The recipient of the dividends has made an investment of at least USD1 million in the capital of the payer and holds at least 50% of the equity capital of the company paying the dividends.

The 0% rate is allowed with respect to dividends paid for any tax year within the period for which the abovementioned guarantee is in force or, if no such guarantee is made, with respect to dividends paid for the first three years following the year in which the investment is made. The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to companies owning at least 20% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.

- (n) The 0% rate applies if the interest is paid to the State of Finland, or a local authority or a statutory body thereof, the Bank of Finland, the Finnish Fund for Industrial Co-operation Ltd (FINNFUND) or the Finnish Export Credit Ltd or any similar institution. The 0% rate also applies to interest paid to a resident of Finland on a loan guaranteed by any of the bodies mentioned in the preceding sentence or by the Finnish Guarantee Board and paid to a resident of Finland. The 5% rate applies to interest related to commercial credit. The 10% rate applies to other interest.
- (o) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to companies that have invested at least USD50,000 in the capital of the payer or an equivalent amount in the currencies of the contracting states. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (p) The 0% rate applies to the following types of interest:
 - · Interest paid to government institutions
 - · Interest on loans granted by banks
 - Interest paid with respect to sales on credit of merchandise, or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment

The 10% rate applies to other interest.

- (q) The 10% rate applies to dividends paid to the beneficial owner if, for an uninterrupted period of two years before the payment of the dividend, the beneficial owner owned directly at least 25% of the capital stock of the company paying the dividends. The higher rate applies to other interest.
- (r) The 0% rate applies to payments for the use of, or the right to use, software, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, or secret formulas or processes, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (s) The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, secret formulas or processes, as well as for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 15% rate applies to other royalties.
- (t) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 25% of the voting power of the payer of the dividends and if at least 50% of the voting power of the company that is the beneficial owner of the dividends is held by residents of the beneficial owner's contracting state.
- (u) The 0% rate applies to the following:
 - Interest paid on loans provided, guaranteed or insured by a government of a state where the beneficial owner of the interest is located, or interest on loans made, guaranteed or insured on behalf of such government by an authority thereof that is so entrusted

- Interest with respect to indebtedness arising on sales on credit by enterprises of merchandise or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment to an enterprise of another contracting state, unless the sale or indebtedness is between related persons
- The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (v) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for patents concerning industrial and manufacturing know-how or processes, agriculture, pharmaceuticals, computers, software, building constructions, secret formulas or processes, as well as for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (w) The 0% rate applies to interest derived by the government, a political subdivision or a local authority, central bank of a contracting state or other financial institution established and owned by the government to promote trade and investment, as well as to interest paid to residents of a contracting state with respect to debt-claims guaranteed or insured by the government, a local authority thereof, the central bank or other financial institution established and owned by the government to promote trade and investment. The 10% rate applies to interest paid on loans granted by banks or other financial institutions, including investment banks, savings banks and insurance companies. The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (x) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, patents, plans, secret formulas or processes, as well as for information (know-how) concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (y) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the government, a political subdivision or local authority, central bank or other state financial institution. The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to companies owning at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (z) Notwithstanding the provisions allowing the 5% reduced rate (see footnote [d]), the 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the company paying the dividends and if the dividend payer is a resident of Israel and the dividends are paid out of profits that are subject to tax in Israel at a rate that is lower than the normal rate of Israeli company tax.
- (aa) A discrepancy exists between the Ukrainian and English texts of the Belgium treaty with respect to the withholding tax rates for interest and royalties. In the Ukrainian version, the highest treaty rate is 5%, while in the English version, it is 10%. The English version prevails in accordance with Paragraph (e) of the protocol to the treaty.
- (bb) The treaty does not apply to the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR).
- (cc) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the government, a political subdivision or local authority, the central bank or other state financial institution. The 5% rate applies to all other dividends.
- (dd) The 0% rate applies to interest paid on loans granted by the government of a contracting state, including its political subdivisions and local authorities, the central bank or financial instrumentalities of that government. The 5% rate applies to interest paid on loans granted by banks. The 10% rate applies to all other interest payments.
- (ee) If a resident of a contracting state has a PE in the other state, such PE may be subject to a withholding tax under the law of that other state. However, this tax may not exceed 10% of the amount of the profits of that PE after payment of the corporate tax on the profits.
- (ff) Interest arising in a contracting state and paid to the government of the other contracting state, political subdivisions thereof or agencies (including financial institutions) wholly owned by that government or a political subdivision is exempt from tax in the state where the income arises, unless the rule mentioned in the following sentence applies. Interest on securities, bonds or debentures issued by the government of a contracting state, political subdivisions thereof or agencies (including financial institutions) wholly owned by that government or political subdivision thereof is taxable only in that state.
- (gg) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or right to use, scientific works, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary or artistic works, including cinematographic films, and tapes for television or radio broadcasting.
- (hh) Interest derived by the government of the contracting state including local authorities thereof, a political subdivision, the central bank or any financial institution controlled by such government, the capital of which is wholly owned by the government of the contracting state, is exempt from tax.

- (ii) The treaty rates do not apply to residents of a contracting state who perform their activity outside of this state if the income and profits of such persons are exempt from tax or are taxed at a substantially lower rate in such state.
- (jj) The 0% rate applies if interest is received and actually held by the government or a political subdivision. Interest paid to and held by a resident of one contracting state is exempt from tax in the other contracting state if it is paid with respect to a loan made, guaranteed or insured or with respect to any other debt claim or credit, if the loan, debt claim or credit is guaranteed or insured on behalf of the first-mentioned state or by an authorized organ.
- (kk) The 0% rate also applies if the interest is paid by a purchaser to a seller with respect to commercial credit resulting from deferred payments for goods, merchandise, equipment or services, unless the sale or indebtedness is between associated persons.
- (II) The 0% rate also applies to interest paid to an institution (including a financial institution) with respect to a loan made under an agreement between the governments of the contracting states.
- (mm) The reduced rates apply if the beneficial owner of the dividends is subject to tax with respect to such dividends.
- (nn) The 0% rate also applies to interest arising in a contracting state and paid to a resident of the other contracting state that was established and operated exclusively to administer or provide benefits under one or more pension, retirement or other employee benefits plans if the following conditions are satisfied:
 - The recipient is the beneficial owner of the interest and is generally exempt from tax in the other state.
 - The interest is not derived from the carrying on of a trade or a business or from a related person.
- (00) The 0% rate also applies to interest paid with respect to indebtedness incurred in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment by an enterprise that is resident of one contracting state to an enterprise resident in the other contracting state, unless the sale or indebtedness is between associated enterprises.
- (pp) Tax imposed on the earnings of a company attributable to a PE in a contracting state in addition to the tax that would be chargeable on the earnings of a company that is a national of that state may not exceed 5% of the amount of such earnings.
- (qq) If a resident of a contracting state has a PE in the other state, such PE may be subject to a withholding tax under the law of that other state. However, this tax may not exceed 10% of the amount of the profits of that PE after payment of the corporate tax on the profits. This measure does not affect provisions contained in production-sharing contracts and contracts of work (or any other similar contracts) relating to the oil and gas sector or other mining sector entered into by the government of Indonesia, its instrumentalities, its relevant state oil and gas company or any other entities of the government of Indonesia, with a person that is a resident of the other contracting state.
- (rr) The 0% rate applies to the interest paid with respect to bonds, debentures or similar obligations of the government, political subdivisions, local authorities or the central bank.
- (ss) The 0% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner of the dividends is the government, the central bank, or other government institutions or statutory bodies. The 5% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 20% of the capital of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (tt) The 10% rate applies to dividends paid to the beneficial owner of the dividends if the beneficial owner owns directly at least 25% of the capital stock of the company paying the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (uu) The 0% rate applies to interest received and belonging to the government, political subdivisions, local authorities or the central bank.
- (vv) The double tax treaty with Yugoslavia applies to Serbia and Montenegro.
- (ww) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films and films or tapes for radio or television broadcasting. The 10% rate applies to the royalties for the use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, or industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience.

- (xx) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to the beneficial owner of the dividends if such owner holds at least 20% of the capital of the company paying the dividends or has invested in the acquisition of the shares or other rights of the company the equivalent of at least EUR100,000. The 10% rate applies in all other cases.
- (yy) The 5% rate applies to royalties with respect to copyrights of scientific works, patents, trademarks, secret formulas, processes or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 10% rate applies in other cases.
- (zz) The 0% rate applies to the following types of interest:
 - · Interest paid to or by the state, political subdivision or central bank
 - Interest arising and paid with respect to a loan granted for a term over three years that is guaranteed or insured or to a credit granted for a term over three years that is guaranteed or insured by the authorized state institutions

The 10% rate applies in other cases. The procedure for application of these restrictions will be set by the competent authorities of Mexico and Ukraine.

- (aaa) The 0% rate applies to interest if any of the following circumstances exist:
 The beneficial owner of the interest is the government or an agency authorized by the government.
 - The interest is paid with respect to loans made, guaranteed or issued by or on behalf of the government or an agency authorized by the govern-
 - The interest is paid with respect to debt claims that are warranted, insured, or directly or indirectly financed by the government or an agency authorized by the government.

The 5% rate applies to interest paid in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment, or in connection with loans granted by banks. The 10% rate applies in all other cases if the recipient of the interest is resident in either treaty state and is the beneficial owner of the interest.

- (bbb) See footnotes (b) and (c) in Section A.
- (ccc) The 0% rate applies to interest paid with respect to a loan made, guaranteed or insured, or with respect to any other debt claim or credit guaranteed or insured, on behalf of the state by its authorized body. The 5% rate applies to interest paid on loans granted by banks and other financial institutions (including investment banks and savings banks). The 10% rate applies to all other interest payments.
- (ddd) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, secret formulas or processes, as well as for information (know-how) concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works including cinematographic films, and films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting.
- (eee) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to the government, a political subdivision or local authority, the central bank or other state financial institution. The 5% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a company (other than a partnership) that holds directly at least 10% of the capital of the payer. The 10% rate applies to other dividends.
- (fff) The 0% rate applies to interest paid to the government, a political subdivision, local authority, a statutory body or the central bank. The 5% rate applies if the interest is paid in connection with the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or on any loan of whatever kind granted by a bank. The 10% rate applies to other interest.
- (ggg) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a pension scheme. The 5% rate applies to dividends if the beneficial owner is a company that holds directly at least 20% of the capital of the payer.

Ukraine has ratified a double tax treaty with Cuba and a new double tax treaty with Malaysia, but these treaties are not yet effective.

Ukraine has signed an amending protocol with the Netherlands, but the protocol is still pending ratification.

The parliament of Ukraine has voted for ratification of protocols changing the double tax treaties with Singapore, Switzerland and Turkey. The protocols will enter into force on completion of ratification formalities.

The Minister of Finance has been authorized to sign a new treaty with Spain and a treaty with Sri Lanka.

Ukraine is negotiating double tax treaties with Guinea, New Zealand and Tunisia and an amendment to its double tax treaty with Belgium.

G. Tax law changes

On 23 May 2020, changes embodied in the Law No.466-IX took effect (except for certain provisions taking effect on 1 July 2020 and 1 January 2021). Therefore, the rules in effect as of 1 January 2020, which are described in Sections A through F of this chapter, should be reconsidered in view of the changes contained in this new law. Also, it is expected that some of the new rules may be rediscussed and potentially detailed, changed and/or postponed. Key changes in the new law are discussed below.

CPT. The following are key CPT changes:

- The annual income threshold for application of tax adjustments and for filing annual CPT returns (as opposed to quarterly) is increased from UAH20 million to UAH40 million (approximately USD1,600,000).
- New rules are introduced to identify a foreign company as a CPT payer if its place of effective management is in Ukraine.
- A business purpose test is established for transactions with nonresidents (deductible expenses are limited if there is no business purpose).
- Significant changes are made to the thin-capitalization rules as of 1 January 2021. The following are the changes:
 - For taxpayers whose debt liabilities to nonresidents exceed their equity capital by 3.5 or more, the deductibility of interest accrued in favor of all nonresidents (not just related ones) and under domestic borrowings is limited to 30% of the CPT base for the respective period, increased by financial expenses and tax depreciation.
 - Tax losses carried forward from prior periods are not taken into account for purposes of this calculation of the CPT base.
 - Special rules apply to capitalized interest.
- Rules for tax depreciation of noncurrent assets are amended. The changes include the following:
 - The value requirement for asset recognition is increased to UAH20,000 (approximately USD814).
 - The production method for calculation of tax depreciation is allowed.
- Accrual of tax depreciation is prohibited for the period of nonuse of the asset in a business activity as a result of asset modernization, reconstruction, completion, refitting or conservation.
- Accelerated depreciation is prolonged until 31 December 2030 and its scope is broadened to cover not only machinery and equipment (Group 4), but also transmission devices (Group 3), vehicles (Group 5) and other fixed assets (Group 9), subject to qualifying conditions.
- An upward adjustment by 30% of the value of goods, works and services sold to nonresidents from low-tax jurisdictions and nonresidents incorporated in specific forms of business is established.

 Deduction of expenses is restricted for fines and penalties imposed by tax and other authorities and for compensation for damages and lost profit.

PEs. The following are key changes to rules regarding PEs:

- The PE definition is extended and specified, particularly for the representing of the interest of a nonresident or a group of related nonresidents in Ukraine, applying exceptions for auxiliary and preparatory activities, and for independent agents. Specific examples are provided indicating when operations of a person in Ukraine may create a PE of a nonresident.
- An anti-fragmentation rule is introduced.
- A three-month deadline is established for the voluntary registration of existing (but not registered as of 1 July 2020) permanent establishments of nonresidents. A fine of UAH100,000 (approximately USD4,071) is introduced for evading such registration.
- Only the "direct" method in combination with the arm's-length principle is available for calculation of taxable profit of a PE. The "indirect" (applying deemed 30% profitability) and "split balance" methods are abolished.
- The powers of the tax authorities are extended with respect to unregistered PEs of nonresidents, including the forced tax registration of such PEs, unscheduled tax audits, tax accruals and tax seizure of property.

Withholding tax. The following are key withholding tax changes:

- Conditions for benefiting from double tax treaties become more complicated. The "beneficiary recipient" condition is detailed and the "principal purpose test" is introduced. The "principal purpose test" should disallow the benefiting from double tax treaties if obtaining such benefits was one of the main purposes of the transaction (with some exceptions).
- There is a "look through" of the immediate recipient of taxable income and application of a tax treaty to its beneficial recipient should be instead allowed.
- The following items are now subject to withholding tax:
 - Constructive dividends (for example, profit withdrawals through controlled transactions in excess of an arm's-length amount)
 - Income from "indirect real estate disposal," which is the sale of shares of a foreign company that derives its main value from real estate in Ukraine through a chain of foreign and Ukrainian companies
 - Income from the alienation of rights to the extraction and development of mineral deposits, mineral wells and other natural resources
- Nonresident buyers are responsible for administering withholding tax on purchases from other nonresidents of shares in foreign companies that derive their main value from real estate in Ukraine. They are required to undergo tax registration in Ukraine for this purpose. There is uncertainty regarding the application of these rules to direct transfers of Ukrainian companies between nonresidents.
- There are some changes aimed at the removal of the application of withholding tax in transactions between a nonresident and its PE in Ukraine.

- There are new rules for tax calculation and payment if a nonresident receives in-kind income from Ukraine.
- A withholding tax exemption is allowed not only for the income from issuers of state securities, but also for the profit from the resale of such securities (except for nonresidents from low-tax jurisdictions).

TP. The following are key TP changes:

- Three-tiered TP reporting is introduced, which consists of a master file, TP documentation (a local file) and a country-bycountry report.
- Taxpayers are required to send notifications of their participation in multinational groups of companies (starting with notification for 2020).
- A list of business transactions for TP purposes is supplemented
 with a provision, under which the transfer of functions, assets,
 risks and benefits to a related party comes under TP control if
 the transfer results in a decrease of taxpayer's income and/or
 financial result. There is a risk that transfer in the course of
 corporate reorganizations could fall under TP control.
- The rule regulating TP control over transactions with commodities has new wording.

Controlled foreign companies. The following rules regarding controlled foreign companies (CFCs) should take effect 1 January 2021 (unless postponed):

- The taxation of CFCs' profit for Ukrainian residents (legal entities or individuals) controlling the CFCs is introduced.
- The CFCs' profit calculated under the new rules should be included in the tax base of Ukrainian controllers, regardless of whether such profit is paid to these controllers. This profit may be taxable at 18%. For dividends received by CFCs (directly or indirectly) from Ukrainian companies from CPT and non-CPT taxpayers, the rates are 5% and 9%, respectively.
- Controllers are required to report their control over shares in CFCs and the CFCs' taxable profit.
- There are rules for the calculation of a CFC's taxable profit and for cases in which the CFC's profit is not included into its controller's income, which depend on the effective profit tax rate, the portion of the passive income in the CFC's total income, adequate business substance of the CFC and a double tax treaty between Ukraine and the relevant country.

United Arab Emirates

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Abu Dhabi GMT +4

+971 (2) 627-7522

Fax: +971 (2) 627-3383

Ernst & Young Mail address:

P.O. Box 136 Abu Dhabi

United Arab Emirates

Street address: Nation Tower 2 Corniche Abu Dhabi

United Arab Emirates

Principal Tax Contact

David Stevens +971 (4) 312-9442 MENA Indirect Tax Leader Mobile: +971 (56) 688-2352 Email: david.stevens@ae.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisorv

Mark Bennett +971 (4) 701-0678

Mobile: +971 (56) 547-9985 Email: mark.bennett@ae.ey.com

Rajan Parmar +971 (4) 312-9229

> Mobile: +971 (56) 656-5191 Email: rajan.parmar@ae.ey.com

+971 (4) 701-0566 **Guy Taylor**

Mobile: +971 (50) 181-2093 Email: guy.taylor@ae.ey.com

Adil Rao +971 (4) 701-0445

Mobile: +971 (56) 547-9922 Email: adil.rao@ae.ey.com

Chris Lord +971 (4) 312-9459

Mobile: +971 (56) 683-2109 Email: chris.lord@ae.ey.com

+971 (4) 701-0326 Brandon George

Mobile: +971 (55) 791-8461

Email: brandon.george@ae.ey.com

+971 (2) 417-4592 Matthew Berger

US Tax Desk, MENA Mobile: +971 (54) 305-4761

Email: matthew.berger@ae.ey.com

Jessica Floyde +971 (2) 885-7666

Mobile: +971 (56) 547-9585 Email: jessica.floyde@ae.ey.com

Indirect Tax

David Stevens +971 (4) 312-9442

MENA Indirect Tax Leader Mobile: +971 (56) 688-2352 Email: david.stevens@ae.ey.com

Dubai GMT +4

+971 (4) 332-4000

Fax: +971 (4) 701-0967

Ernst and Young Mail address:

P.O. Box 9267

Dubai

United Arab Emirates

Street address: Floor 28 Al Sagr Business Tower Sheikh Zayed Road Dubai United Arab Emirates

Principal Tax Contact

Chris Lord

★ David Stevens, MENA Indirect Tax Leader +971 (4) 312-9442 Mobile: +971 (56) 688-2352 Email: david.stevens@ae.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Mark Bennett +971 (4) 701-0678

> Mobile: +971 (56) 547-9985 Email: mark.bennett@ae.ey.com

Rajan Parmar +971 (4) 312-9229

Mobile: +971 (56) 656-5191 Email: rajan.parmar@ae.ey.com

Guy Taylor +971 (4) 701-0566

Mobile: +971 (50) 181-2093 Email: guy.taylor@ae.ey.com

Adil Rao +971 (4) 701-0445

> Mobile: +971 (56) 547-9922 Email: adil.rao@ae.ey.com +971 (4) 312-9459

Mobile: +971 (56) 683-2109 Email: chris.lord@ae.ey.com

+971 (4) 701-0326 Brandon George

Mobile: +971 (55) 791-8461 Email: brandon.george@ae.ey.com

Venice Segarra +971 (4) 312-9412 Mobile: +971 (56) 686-9638

Email: venice.segarra@ae.ey.com Daniele Dal Corso +971 (4) 701-0449

Mobile: +971 (54) 792-2910 Email: daniele.corso@ae.ey.com

Mina Al-Khudairi +971 (4) 701-0791

Mobile: +971 (56) 522-7049 Email: mina.alkhudairi@ae.ey.com

+971 (54) 455-1504 Jorge Novas Email: jorge.novas@ae.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Hannah Shipley, Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act and Common Reporting Standard

Ismael Haijar.

Private Client Services

+971 (4) 701-0319 Mobile: +971 (56) 681-8855 Email: hannah.shipley@ae.ey.com +971 (4) 701-0756

Mobile: +971 (56) 226-7473 Email: ismael.hajjar@ae.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Alexander Tharyan, Accounting Compliance and Reporting

Alison Hubbard, Entity Compliance and

Sam Maycock, Global Compliance Services and Tax Accounting Risk Advisory Services

+971 (4) 312-9118

Mobile: +971 (50) 652-6413 Email: alexander.tharyan@ae.ey.com

+971 (4) 701-0975

Mobile: +971 (56) 683-3634 Email: alison.hubbard@ae.ey.com +971 (4) 701-0334

Mobile: +971 (56) 547-6846 Email: sam.maycock@ae.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Vivek Sharma +971 (4) 701-0620

Mobile: +971 (56) 506-8086 Email: vivek.s@ae.ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

Mehrdad Talaifar +971 (4) 701-0628

Mobile: +971 (54) 792-2916

Email: mehrdad.talaifar@ae.ey.com

Stewart Nivison +971 (4) 701-0570

Mobile: +971 (56) 548-0728 Email: stewart.nivison@ae.ey.com

Indirect Tax

David Stevens +971 (4) 312-9442

MENA Indirect Tax Leader Mobile: + 971 (56) 688-2352 Email: david.stevens@ae.ey.com

Global Trade

Ramy Rass +971 (4) 701-0900

Mobile: +971 (56) 409-4584 Email: ramy.rass@ae.ey.com

Richard Dearing +971 (4) 701-0883

Mobile: +971 (50) 384-9624 Email: richard.dearing@ae.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	0*
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0*
Branch Tax Rate (%)	0*
Withholding Tax (%)	0*

^{*} No taxes are imposed by the federal government of the United Arab Emirates. See Section B for further information.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Although no federal taxation currently exists in the United Arab Emirates (UAE), each of the individual Emirates (Abu Dhabi, Ajman, Dubai, Fujairah, Ras Al Khaimah, Sharjah and Umm Al Quwain) has issued corporate tax decrees that theoretically apply to all businesses established in the UAE. However, in practice, these laws have not been applied. Taxes are currently imposed at the Emirate level only on oil and gas producing companies in accordance with specific government concession agreements, and on branches of foreign banks under specific tax decrees or regulations or in accordance with agreements with the Rulers of the Emirates in which the branches operate.

The preceding paragraph describes how the practice has evolved in the UAE at the level of the individual Emirates. No general exemption is contained in the Emirates' tax decrees. Persons investing in the Emirates should be aware of the risk that the tax decrees may be more generally applied in the Emirates in the future and of the remote risk that they may be applied retroactively. They should also bear in mind the potential introduction of federal-level taxation in the medium to long term.

In August 2015, the UAE Ministry of Finance (MoF) announced the potential introduction of corporate tax in the UAE. No further details have been provided with respect to the proposed tax rate or timeline. The MoF stated that after an announcement has been made that the draft law has been finalized, it will be at least 12 months before businesses will be required to fulfill their UAE corporate tax obligations. This will allow businesses to prepare for the implementation of the corporate tax.

Tax incentives. Several of the Emirates have free zones that offer tax and business incentives aimed at making the UAE a global financial and commercial center. The incentives usually include tax exemptions for a guaranteed period, the possibility of 100% foreign ownership, absence of customs duty within the free zone and a "one-stop shop" for administrative services. The free zones include, but are not limited to, the Dubai Airport Free Zone (DAFZ), Dubai International Financial Centre (DIFC) (typically for financial services), Dubai Internet City (DIC), Dubai Media City (DMC), Dubai Multi Commodities Centre (DMCC), Dubai South (DS), Jebel Ali Free Zone (JAFZ), and Abu Dhabi General Markets (ADGM; typically for financial services). Approximately 20 free zones are located in the Emirate of Dubai alone.

C. Foreign-exchange controls

Neither the federal government of the UAE nor the individual Emirates impose foreign-exchange controls.

D. Tax treaties

Albania

The UAE has tax treaties currently in force with the following jurisdictions.

Hungary

Algeria	India
Andorra	Indonesia
Argentina	Ireland
Armenia	Italy
Austria	Japan
Azerbaijan	Jersey
Bangladesh	Jordan
Barbados	Kazakhstan
Belarus	Kenya
Belgium	Korea (South)
Belize	Kosovo
Bosnia and	Kyrgyzstan
Herzegovina	Latvia
Brunei Darussalam	Lebanon
Bulgaria	Liechtenstein
Canada	Lithuania
China Mainland	Luxembourg
Comoros	Malaysia
Croatia	Maldives
Cyprus	Malta
Czech Republic	Mauritius
Egypt	Mexico
Estonia	Moldova

ives itius co ova Fiii Montenegro Finland Morocco France Mozambique Netherlands Georgia New Zealand Germany North Macedonia Vietnam Greece Guinea Pakistan Hong Kong SAR Panama

Portugal Romania Russian Federation (limited) Saudi Arabia Senegal Serbia Seychelles Singapore Slovak Republic Slovenia South Africa Spain Sri Lanka Sudan Switzerland Syria Tajikistan Thailand

Philippines Poland

United Kingdom Uruguay Uzbekistan Venezuela Yemen

Turkmenistan

Tunisia Turkey

Ukraine

1778 UNITED ARAB EMIRATES

Ecuador

In addition, treaties with the following jurisdictions are in various stages of negotiation, renegotiation, signature, ratification, translation or entry into force.

Equatorial Guinea Angola Niger Antigua and Ethiopia Nigeria Barbuda Gabon Palestinian Gambia Authority Benin Guernsey Bermuda Paraguay Botswana Guyana Peru Brazil Iraq Rwanda Burundi Liberia St. Kitts and Nevis Cameroon Libya St. Vincent and the Chad Malawi Grenadines Colombia Mali San Marino Mauritania Costa Rica Suriname Colombia Moldova Uganda

Nepal

Zimbabwe

GMT

United Kingdom

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

these numbers from within the United Kingdom, a zero must be added as a prefix.

UK mobile phone numbers are not preceded by a city code. When dialing

Ernst & Young LLP 1 More London Place London SE1 2AF

London

England

+44 (20) 7951-2000 Fax: +44 (20) 7951-1345

Principal Tax Contacts

★ Jeff Soar, Head of Tax for United Kingdom and Ireland

★ Laura Mair,

Tax Markets Leader for

United Kingdom and Ireland

★ Anna Anthony, Head of Tax for Financial Services for EMEIA

★ Angela Dawes, Head of Tax for UK Financial Services +44 (20) 7951-6421 Mobile: +44 7786-118-669 Email: jsoar@uk.ey.com +44 (141) 226-7423 Mobile: +44 7467-441-355

Email: Imair@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-4165 Mobile: +44 7920-534-086 Email: aanthony@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-2760 Mobile: +44 7956-364-147 Email: adawes@uk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Anna Anthony, Financial Services

lan Beer, Technology, Media and Telecommunications

Josephine Bush, Power & Utilities,

Renewables

Marion Cane, Real Estate

Jenny Coletta, Financial Services

Paul D'Arcy

David Evans

Russell Gardner, Real Estate, Hospitality and Construction

Lawrence Hall

Robert Hodges, Mining & Metals, Oil & Gas and Power & Utilities +44 (20) 7951-4165

Mobile: +44 7920-534-086 Email: aanthony@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7980-9060

Mobile: +44 7768-747-479 Email: ibeer@uk.ey.com +44 (117) 981-2071 Mobile: +44 7770-942-088

Email: jbush1@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-5795 Email: mcane@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-5993 Mobile: +44 7824-868-847 Email: jcoletta@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-4660 Mobile: +44 7785-325-256 Email: pdarcy@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-4246 Mobile: +44 7909-907-292 Email: devans@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-5947

Mobile: +44 7740-378-833 Email: rgardner1@uk.ey.com

+44 (118) 928-1321 Mobile: +44 7880-787-881 Email: lhall11@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-7205 Email: rhodges@uk.ey.com

Ι/	80 UNITED KINGDOM	
	Claire Hooper	+44 (20) 7951-2486 Email: chooper@uk.ey.com
	Richard Johnston,	+44 (20) 7197-5122
	Japanese Business Services	Mobile: +44 7714-567-318
	supuriose Business corvises	Email: richard.johnston@uk.ey.com
	Tony Jones	+44 (20) 7951-9527
	Tony Jones	Mobile: +44 7717-571-155
		Email: tjones@uk.ey.com
	Japan Laster	+44 (20) 7951-0884
	Jason Lester	Mobile: +44 7765-240-483
		Email: jlester1@uk.ey.com
	Amber Mace	+44 (20) 7951-6154
	Ambei Mace	Mobile: +44 7917-502-671
		Email: amace1@uk.ey.com
_	Matthau Maalay Clahal Contant	+44 (20) 7951-0739
^	Matthew Mealey, Global Content Innovation Leader	Mobile: +44 7717-888-825
	Innovation Ecader	Email: mmealey@uk.ey.com
	Magha Manan	+44 (20) 7951-4772
	Megha Menon	Mobile: +44 7795-886-827
		Email: mmenon@uk.ey.com
	Mike Michael	+44 (20) 7980-9636
	Mike Michael	Mobile: +44 7920-530-188
		Email: mmichael@uk.ey.com
	Richard Milnes,	+44 (20) 7951-7750
	Financial Services	Mobile: +44 7831-137-202
	Tillaticial Gervices	Email: rmilnes@uk.ey.com
	Matthew Newnes	+44 (20) 7951-3273
	Maturew Newries	Email: mnewnes@uk.ey.com
	Andrew Ogram	+44 (20) 7951-1313
	Andrew Ogram	Mobile: +44 7771-642-433
		Email: aogram@uk.ey.com
	Colin Pearson	+44 (20) 7980-0994
	Comit Carson	Mobile: +44 7799-476-563
		Email: cpearson1@uk.ey.com
	Mark Persoff,	+44 (20) 7951-9400
	Financial Services	Mobile: +44 7717-693-782
		Email: mpersoff@uk.ey.com
	Daniel Rees	+44 (20) 7951-8249
		Mobile: +44 7446-859-453
		Email: drees3@uk.ey.com
	Richard Ross, Real Estate,	+44 (20) 7783-0049
	Hospitality and Construction	Email: rross1@uk.ey.com
	Jason Short	+44 (20) 7951-1769
		Mobile: +44 7880-787-367
		Email: jshort@uk.ey.com
	Colin Smith	+44 (20) 7951-7039
		Mobile: +44 7795-971-282
		Email: csmith7@uk.ey.com
	Tim Steel	+44 (20) 7951-1149
		Mobile: +44 7769-886-409
		Email: tsteel@uk.ey.com
	Neil Strathdee, Mining & Metals,	+44 (20) 7951-4017
	Oil & Gas and Power & Utilities	Mobile: +44 7896-970-117
		Email: nstrathdee@uk.ey.com
*	James Taylor, International Tax	+44 (20) 7951-0129
	and Transaction Services Leader for	Mobile: +44 7919-210-738
	United Kingdom and Ireland	Email: jtaylor3@uk.ey.com
	Daniel Thompson,	+44 (20) 7951-0144
	Financial Services	Mobile: +44 7886-400-599
		Email: dthompson2@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-3913 Fiona Thomson

Email: fthomson@uk.ey.com Nicola Westbrooke, Real Estate, +44 (20) 7760-9288

Hospitality and Construction Email: nwestbrooke@uk.ey.com

Richard White, Real Estate, +44 (20) 7980-9395 Email: rwhite@uk.ey.com Hospitality and Construction **Duncan Whitecross** +44 (20) 7951-5123

Mobile: +44 7785-556-819 Email: dwhitecross@uk.ey.com

David Wilkinson +44 (20) 7951-7040

Email: dwilkinson1@uk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Sophie Allen +44 (20) 7951-7480

Mobile: +44 7552271-164 Email: sallen4@uk.ey.com ★ Jonathan Anderson, International Tax +44 (20) 7951-4863

and Transaction Services - Transaction Mobile: +44 7748-133-318

Tax Advisory Leader for United Kingdom and Ireland Email: janderson@uk.ey.com

Sue Anderson +44 (20) 7951-4252

Mobile: +44 7900-405-371 Email: sanderson@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-2626

Mark Bovle. Transaction Tax I eader for

Financial Services for EMEIA Julian Broughton

Email: mboyle@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-7947 Mobile: +44 7932-041-985

Mobile: +44 7976-159-434

Richard Clarke

Email: jbroughton@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-6451 Mobile: +44 7920-581-524

Daniel Eyre

Email: rclarke2@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-5176 Mobile: +44 7957-391-717 Email: deyre@uk.ey.com

Tim Goodman

+44 (20) 7951-6323 Mobile: +44 7738-020-290

Stephen Hales

Email: tgoodman@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-1907

Mobile: +44 7810-681-952 Email: shales1@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-2423

Darrin Henderson. Financial Services

Mobile: +44 7790-779-553 Email: dhenderson@uk.ey.com

Gareth Lazell

+44 (20) 7951-2669 Email: glazell@uk.ey.com

Suwin Lee

+44 (20) 7951-7952 Mobile: +44 7770-227-044

Craiq Leslie

Email: slee1@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-1121 Mobile: +44 7793-115-244

Email: cleslie@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-0750

Mandy Love

Email: mlove1@uk.ey.com

Will Lyttle

+44 (20) 7951-5341

Linda Marston-Weston

Email: wlyttle@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-4549

Mobile: +44 7901-513-474

Email: Imarston-weston@uk.ey.com

Caspar Noble

+44 (20) 7951-1620 Mobile: +44 7717-440-791 Email: cnoble@uk.ey.com

1782 UNITED KINGDOM Paul Pritchard +44 (20) 7951-4303 Mobile: +44 7900-137-757 Email ppritchard@uk.ey.com Chris Prout +44 (20) 7951-5969 Mobile: +44 7920-212-998 Email cprout@uk.ey.com Mark Treherne +44 (20) 7951-5216 Mobile: +44 7748-333-747 Email: mtreherne@uk.ey.com Chantal Van Stipriaan +44 (20) 7951-6087 Email: cvanstipriaan@uk.ey.com Bridget Walsh +44 (20) 7951-4176 Mobile: +44 7748-106-165 Email: bwalsh@uk.ey.com Paul Warn +44 (20) 7951-2185 Mobile: +44 7917-271-045 Email: pwarn@uk.ey.com Cliff White +44 (20) 7951-6910 Mobile: +44 7795-427-146 Email: cwhite1@uk.ey.com Stuart Wilkinson +44 (1223) 394-581 Mobile: +44 7469-033-267 (resident in Cambridge) Email: swilkinson@uk.ey.com International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network Amit Jain. Head of +44 (20) 7783-0249 Global Tax Desk Network. Mobile: +44 7393-758-992 EMEIA, and India Desk Email: amit.b.jain1@uk.ey.com Kara Baguizal, United States +44 (20) 7951-5148 Email: kara.baquizal1@uk.ey.com Andrew Brown. +44 (20) 7951-2000 Head of US Desk Mobile: +49 (160) 939-12317 (beginning September 2020) Email: andrew.brown@de.ey.com Domenico Borzumato, Italy +44 (20) 7951-5693 Mobile: +39 335-144-4978 Email: dborzumato@uk.ey.com Joel Cooper, +44 (20) 7951-5832 Email: joel.cooper@uk.ey.com Tax Policy and Controversy Desk Camilo Garavito, Colombia +44 (20) 7760-5215

Leif Jorgensen, United States

Celeste Krens. Netherlands

Cyril Lau, China Mainland

Greg Lohmeyer, United States

Lourdes Libreros, Mexico

Matthew Mealey, Tax Policy Desk, and Global Content Innovation Leader

Masayuki Owaki, Japan

Mobile: +44 7469-036-558

Email: camilo.garavito@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-1445 Mobile: +44 7825-257-232

Email: ljorgensen@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7197-099 Mobile: +44 7867-193-975

Email: celeste.johanna.krens@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7197-7387

Mobile: +44 7387-139-490 Email: cyril.lau@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7197-7904

Mobile: +44 7824-084-871 Email: greg.lohmeyer@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7197-5101

Email: lourdes.libreros@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-0739

Mobile: +44 7717-888-825 Email: mmealey@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7980-9097

Mobile: +44 7552-271-425 Email: mowaki@uk.ey.com

Luciana Rodarte Brazil	+44 (20) 7951-1967	

Mobile: +44 7876-877-251 Email: luciana.rodarte@uk.ey.com

Naomi Ross, *Australia* +44 (20) 7951-1824

Mobile: +44 7876-877-077 Email: naomi.ross@uk.ey.com

Erica Scott-Young, United States +44 (20) 7951-8314

Private Client Services Mobile: +44 7826-530-781

Email: escott-young@uk.ey.com
Erwin Sieders, Netherlands +31 (88) 407-1468

Mobile: +31 (6) 29-08-43-65
(the above Dutch telephone numbers may be

used to reach Erwin Sieders in London) Email: erwin.sieders@nl.ey.com

Donnie Stephenson, *United States* +44 (20) 7951-2535 *Transaction Tax* Hobile: +44 7415-503-889

Email: donnie.stephenson@uk.ey.com

Rikard Ström, +46 (8) 520-592-08 Sweden Mobile: +46 (70) 544-00-40

(the above Swedish telephone numbers may be used to reach Rikard Ström in London)

Email: rikard.strom@se.ey.com

Jillian Symes, United States +44 (20) 7951-7863

Mobile: +44 7717-782-501 Email: jsymes@uk.ey.com Byron Thomas, *Africa* +44 (20) 7951-4144

Mobile: +44 7376-158-236 Email: bthomas4@uk.ey.com

 Joe Toce, United States
 +44 (20) 7951-0253

 Transaction Tax
 Mobile: +44 7780-229-498

 Email: jtoce@uk.ey.com

 Sean Trahan, United States
 +44 (20) 7197-0868

 Transfer Pricing
 Mobile +44 7825-119-543

Email: sean.trahan@uk.ey.com

Jaime Vargas, Latin American +34 917-499-671

Business Center Leader Mobile: +34 618-208-676
Email: jaime.vargas.c@es.ey.com

Brenda Yamaji, *United States* +44 (20) 7951-5163
Mobile +44 7826-952-302

Email: brenda.yamaji@uk.ey.com lason Yun. *Korea (South)* +44 (20) 7197-9134

Jason Yun, *Korea (South)* +44 (20) 7197-9134 Mobile +44 7341-803-944 Email: jason.yun@uk.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness and Transfer Pricing

Darren Andrews, Financial Services +44 (20) 7951-3976

Simon Atherton

Mobile: +44 7795-427-466

Email: darren.andrews@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-4892 Mobile: +44 7768-177-682

Email: satherton1@uk.ey.com Amar Atwal, +44 (20) 7951-4862

Financial Services Mobile: +44 7956-527-397 Email: aatwal@uk.ey.com Steven Cawdron +44 (20) 7951-4391 Mobile: +44 7717-301-321

Email: scawdron@uk.ey.com

Henrik Hansen, +44 (20) 7951-5939

Financial Services Mobile: +44 7796-302-466

Financial Services Mobile: +44 7796-302-466
Email: henrik.hansen3@uk.ey.com

1784 UNITED KINGDOM +44 (20) 7951-2763 Peter Hartnell, Financial Services Email: peter.hartnell@uk.ey.com Friko Hirai +44 (20) 7951-2297 Mobile: +44 7771-555-278 Email: ehirai@uk.ey.com **David Jones** +44 (20) 7951-5326 Email: djones1@uk.ey.com Tarunya Kumar +44 (20) 7951-1042 Email: tkumar@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-0632 Ellis Lambert Mobile: +44 7917-183-600 Email: elambert@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-9539 Andy Martyn, EMEIA Financial Services Transfer Pricing Leader Email: amartyn@uk.ey.com Paul McSavage +44 (20) 7951-8034 Email: paul.mcsavage@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-1608 Gary J. Mills Mobile: +44 7801-754-666 Email: gmills@uk.ey.com Jo Myers +44 (20) 7951-1127 Mobile: +44 7789-948-706 Email: jmyers@uk.ey.com Martin Powell. +44 (20) 7760-9339 Financial Services Email: mpowell@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-4584 Ben Regan Email: bregan@uk.ey.com Julian Robertson-Kellie +44 (20) 7951-1320 Mobile: +44 7768-818-790 Email: jrobertson2@uk.ey.com Martin Rybak +44 (20) 7951-2539 Email: mrybak@uk.ey.com Kevin Smith +44 (20) 7022-9257 Email: kevin.smith@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-3676 Jesper Solgaard, Transfer Pricing Leader for UK Email: jesper.solgaard1@uk.ey.com Henry Syrett +44 (20) 7951-9172 Mobile: +44 7971-606-587

Business Tax Services

Robin Aitchison. Financial Services

Caroline Artis

Charles Brayne, Digital Tax Leader for United Kingdom and Ireland

Frank Buffone,

Research and Development

Stuart Chalcraft, Financial Services

Paul Gallagher

James Guthrie. Financial Services Anne Hamilton, Financial Services

+44 (20) 7951-1083 Mobile: +44 7867-550-081 Email: raitchison@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-4084 Mobile: +44 7887-634-607 Email: cartis@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-6337 Email: cbrayne@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-1991 Mobile: +44 7810-843-313 Email: fbuffone@uk.ey.com

Email: henry.syrett1@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-1190 Mobile: +44 7747-475-773 Email: schalcraft@uk.ey.com

+44 (131) 777-2822 Email: pgallagher@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-4366 Email: jguthrie@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-1937 Mobile: +44 7467-441-979 Email: ahamilton2@uk.ey.com George Hardy, Financial Services

Stephen Heath

Stephanie Lamb, Financial Services

Joseph Litten

Roxane Markarian

Kevin Paterson, Financial Services

Chris Sanger.

Global Government and Risk Tax Leader

Joanna Santinon

Katie Selvey-Clinton, Capital Allowances

Julian Skingley, Financial Services

Amy Underwood

James Wilson,
Business Tax Services

and Tax Controversy and Risk Management Leader for UKI

Japanese Business Services

Shaun De Boo

Richard Johnston

Richard Johnston

Masayuki Owaki

......

Global Compliance and Reporting

Tina Gill, EY Absolute

Julie Hadfield

Kevin Honey

★ Ben Smith, Global Compliance and Reporting Leader for Financial Services for EMEIA

International Trade

Mark Bunch, UK Global

Trade Leader

Sally Jones, UK Trade Policy

Leader

+44 (20) 7951-0124

Mobile: +44 7769-935-830 Email: ghardy@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-0035

Mobile: +44 7747-454-958 Email: smheath@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-1700 Mobile: +44 7917-235-371

Email: slamb@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-8225

Email: jlitten@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-2588

Email: rmarkarian@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-1347

Mobile: +44 7785-728-472 Email: kpaterson@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-0150 Mobile: +44 7956-105-723 Email: csanger@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-5510 Email: jsantinon@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951 3723 Mobile: +44 7831-136-313 Email: kselvey-clinton@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-7911 Mobile: +44 7785-996-764 Email: jskingley@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-3585 Email: aunderwood@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-5912 Mobile: +44 7932-644-086 Email: jwilson8@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-5614

Mobile: +44 7917-078-831 Email: sdeboo@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7197-5122

Mobile: +44 7714-567-318

Email: richard.johnston@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7980-9097 Mobile: +44 7552-271-425 Email: mowaki@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-4478

Mobile: +44 7796-268-292 Email: tgill@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-0338 Email: jhadfield@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-3606 Mobile: +44 7771-703-353

Email: khoney@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-8144

Email: bsmith5@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7980-0298 Email: mbunch@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-7728

Email: sally.jones@uk.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Andrew Bailey, Indirect Tax Leader for Financial Services for EMEIA

★ Kevin MacAuley,

Indirect Tax Leader for EMEIA

Jamie Ratcliffe, Head of Indirect Tax. UKI

People Advisory Services

* Gilly Bryant, Head of People Advisory Services, UKI

★ Angela Dawes, Head of People Advisory Services, EMEIA Financial Services Mark Fitzgerald, Head of People

> Advisory Services, **UK Financial Services**

Law

Paul Devitt, Mergers & Acquisitions

* Philip Goodstone, Head of Law for UKI Richard Goold. Head of Tech Law Sarah Holmes, Head of

Corporate Restructuring Law

Matthew Kellett. Head of Law for Financial Services

Phil McDonnell, Head of Competition Richard Thomas, Mergers & Acquisitions +44 (20) 7951-8565

Mobile: +44 7879-672-874 Email: abailey1@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-5728 Mobile: +44 7887-822-090 Email: kmacauley@uk.ey.com

+44 (121) 535-2255 Email: jratcliffe@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-0092

Mobile: +44 7876-791-558 Email: gbryant1@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-2760

Mobile: +44 7956-364-147 Email: adawes@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-8078

Mobile: +44 7899-076-212

Email: mfitzgerald@uk.ey.com

+44 (161) 234-0581

Email: pdevitt@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-7995 Email: pgoodstone@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-0603 Email: rgoold@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7197-9312 Email: sholmes3@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-8095

Email: mkellett@uk.ey.com +44 (161) 333-2676 Email: pmcdonnell@uk.ey.com

+44 (161) 234-0519 Email: rthomas6@uk.ey.com

Aberdeen, Scotland

GMT

Ernst & Young LLP Blenheim House Fountainhall Road Aberdeen AB15 4DT Scotland

Principal Tax Contact

Derek Leith, Oil and Gas

+44 (1224) 653-000 Fax: +44 (1224) 653-001

+44 (1224) 653-246 Mobile: +44 7795-402-400

Email: dleith@uk.ey.com

Belfast, Northern Ireland

GMT

Ernst & Young LLP Bedford House 16 Bedford Street Belfast BT2 7DT Northern Ireland

+44 (2890) 443-500 Fax: +44 (2890) 443-501

Principal Tax Contacts

Michael Hall

+44 (2890) 443-523 Mobile: +44 7776-225-619

Email: mhall@uk.ey.com

Rob Heron	+44 (2890) 443-558 Mobile: +44 7884-231-662 Email: rheron@uk.ey.com	
Birmingham		GMT
Ernst & Young LLP No. 1 Colmore Square Birmingham B4 6HQ England	+44 (121) 535-2000 Fax: +44 (121) 535-2001	
Principal Tax Contacts		
Alex Christoforou	+44 (121) 535-2922	
Mark Minihane	Email: achristoforou@uk.ey.com +44 (121) 535-2342 Mobile: +44 7811-372-514 Email: mminihane@uk.ey.com	
Paul Minness	+44 (121) 535-2628 Mobile: +44 7824-528-201 Email: pminness@uk.ey.com	
Amit Thaker,	+44 (20) 7951-0714	
Financial Services	Mobile: +44 7909-532-489 Email: athaker@uk.ey.com	
Steven Wasley	+44 (121) 535-2227 Mobile: +44 7810-853-183 Email: swasley@uk.ey.com	
Michelle Wilson	+44 (121) 535-2899 Email: mwilson@uk.ey.com	
Bristol		GMT
Ernst & Young LLP The Paragon Counterslip Bristol BS1 6BX England	+44 (117) 981-2050 Fax: +44 (117) 981-2051	
Principal Tax Contact		
Karen Kirkwood	+44 (117) 981-2573 Mobile: +44 7740-894-499 Email: kkirkwood@uk.ey.com	
Cambridge		GMT
Ernst & Young LLP One Cambridge Business Park Cowley Road Cambridge CB4 0WZ England	+44 (1223) 394-400 Fax: +44 (1223) 394-401	
Principal Tax Contact		
Stuart Wilkinson	+44 (1223) 394-581 Mobile: +44 7469-033-267 Email: swilkinson@uk.ey.com	
Edinburgh, Scotland		GMT
Ernst & Young LLP Atria One, 114 Morrison Street Edinburgh EH3 8EB Scotland	+44 (131) 777-2000 Fax: +44 (131) 777-2001	

1700 UNITED KINGDOM		
Principal Tax Contacts		
Peter Ames,	+44 (131) 777-2262	
Financial Services	Mobile +44 7795-126-726	
	Email: pames@uk.ey.com	
Stewart Mathieson	+44 (131) 777-2400	
	Mobile: +44 7748-112-574	
	Email: smathieson@uk.ey.com	
Lynne Sneddon,	+44 (131) 777-2339	
Business Tax Services Leader,	Mobile: +44 7801-639-918	
Financial Services, EMEIA	Email: Isneddon@uk.ey.com	
lan Wintour	+44 (131) 777-2273	
	Mobile: +44 7468-745-602 Email: iwintour@uk.ey.com	
	Email: Wintout@dit.oy.com	
Glasgow, Scotland		GMT
Ernst & Young LLP	+44 (141) 226-9000	
G1 Building	Fax: +44 (141) 226-9001	
5 George Square		
Glasgow G2 1DY Scotland		
Principal Tax Contacts		
Alan Brown	+44 (141) 226-9494	
	Mobile: +44 7974-964-429	
	Email: abrown@uk.ey.com	
Claire Evans	+44 (141) 226-9115	
	Mobile: +44 7715-104-135	
	Email: cevans2@uk.ey.com	
Laura Mair	+44 (141) 226-7423	
	Mobile: +44 7467-441-355 Email: lmair@uk.ey.com	
	Linaii. Iiriaii@uk.ey.com	
Hull		GMT
Ernst & Young LLP	+44 (1482) 590-300	
24 Marina Court	Fax: +44 (1482) 590-301	
Castle Street	, ,	
Hull HU1 1TJ		
England		
Principal Tax Contact		
Tim West	+44 (113) 298-2330	
(resident in Leeds)	Mobile: +44 7768-548-733	
,	Email: twest@uk.ey.com	
Inverness, Scotland		GMT
	144 (4462) 667 000	
Ernst & Young LLP Barony House	+44 (1463) 667-000 Fax: +44 (1463) 667-001	
Stoneyfield Business Park	rax. +44 (1403) 007-001	
Stoneyfield		
Inverness IV2 7PA		
Scotland		
Principal Tax Contact		
Dawn MacDougall	+44 (1463) 667-079	
Dawn MacDougan	Email: dmacdougall@uk.ey.com	
Leeds		GMT
Ernst & Young LLP	+44 (113) 298-2200	
Ernst & Young LLP 1 Bridgewater Place Water Lane	+44 (113) 298-2200 Fax: +44 (113) 298-2201	

Leeds LS11 5QR England

Principal Tax Contacts

Financial Services

Neil Harrison. +44 (113) 298-2596

Financial Services Mobile: +44 7789-874-987

Email: nharrison@uk.ey.com

Dan Dickinson +44 (113) 236-4452

Mobile: +44 7446-859-453 Email: ddickinson@uk.ey.com

+44 (113) 298-2217 Mark Irving,

Mobile: +44 7799-074-338

Email: mirving@uk.ey.com Robert Peers

+44 (113) 298-2259

Mobile: +44 7827-230-001

Email: rpeers@uk.ey.com

Tim West +44 (113) 298-2330 Mobile: +44 7768-548-733

Email: twest@uk.ey.com

+44 (151) 210-4200

Fax: +44 (151) 210-4201

GMT

Liverpool

Ernst & Young LLP

20 Chapel Street Liverpool L3 9AG

England

Principal Tax Contact

Victoria Price +44 (151) 210-4245

Mobile: +44 7768-558-021 Email: vprice@uk.ey.com

+44 (1582) 643-000 Fax: +44 (1582) 643-001

Luton **GMT**

Ernst & Young LLP

400 Capability Green Luton LU1 3LU

England

Principal Tax Contact

Rob Balchin +44 (1582) 643-196

Mobile: +44 7771-975-154 Email: rbalchin@uk.ey.com

+44 (161) 333-3000 Fax: +44 (161) 333-3001

Manchester **GMT**

Ernst & Young LLP

100 Barbirolli Square Manchester M2 3EY

England

Principal Tax Contacts

Dominic Coupes +44 (161) 333-2813

Mobile: +44 7880-782-905 Email: dcoupes@uk.ey.com

Noam Handler, UKI Leader,

+44 (161) 333-2792 Business Tax Services Mobile: +44 7900-004-117

Email: nhandler@uk.ey.com

Ken MacKenzie +44 (161) 333-2689

Mobile: +44 7747-456-856 Email: kmackenzie@uk.ey.com

Martin Portnoy, Private Client Services, Financial Services

+44 (161) 333-3275 Mobile: +44 7770-444-041 Email: mportnoy@uk.ey.com

1790 UNITED KINGDOM

Elizabeth Scott +44 (161) 333-2686

> Mobile: +44 7920-806-446 Email: escott@uk.ey.com

Sarah Teshome

+44 (161) 333-2905 Mobile: +44 7720-805-597

Email: steshome@uk.ey.com

Graham Wright,

Infrastructure, Power & Utilities

+44 (161) 333-2879 Mobile: +44 7789-111-126 Email: gwright1@uk.ey.com

Newcastle-Upon-Tyne

GMT

Ernst & Young LLP

Citygate

St. James' Boulevard Newcastle-Upon-Tyne NE1 4JD

England

Principal Tax Contacts

Richard Clough. Financial Services

Craig Cumpson

Mark Lee, Head of Private Client Services for Financial Services Trevor Sherlock, Private Client Services, Financial Services

+44 (191) 247-2500 Fax: +44 (191) 247-2501

+44 (20) 7951-7601 Mobile: +44 7795-506-707

Email: rclough@uk.ey.com +44 (191) 247-2747

Email: ccumpson@uk.ey.com +44 (191) 269-4964 Mobile: +44 7392-106-682

Email: mlee5@uk.ey.com +44 (191) 247-2527 Mobile: +44 7771-576-044 Email: tsherlock@uk.ey.com

+44 (118) 928-1100 Fax: +44 (118) 928-1101

Reading

GMT

Ernst & Young LLP

Apex Plaza Forbury Road Reading RG1 1YE

John Print

England

Principal Tax Contacts

Gareth Anderson +44 (238) 038-2216

Mobile: +44 7867-981-365

Email: ganderson@uk.ey.com

Anna Fry +44 (118) 928-1428

Mobile: +44 7720-289-053 Email: afry1@uk.ey.com

Caroline Macaskill +44 (118) 921-7884

Email: cmacaskill@uk.ey.com

+44 (118) 928-1353 Mobile: +44 7768-558-367 Email: jprint@uk.ey.com

In June 2016, the UK public voted to leave the European Union (EU). Article 50, which allows a member state to leave within two years, was triggered on 29 March 2017 and subsequently extended, so that the United Kingdom left the EU on 31 January 2020. An agreement on transitional arrangements, which will continue until 31 December 2020, has been reached. During the transition period, the United Kingdom will benefit from and be subject to its EU rights and obligations. There is the potential for the transition period to be extended beyond 31 December 2020, but the UK government has indicated that it will not seek such an extension.

During 2020, the United Kingdom and the EU will seek to negotiate their future relationship, and the position beyond 31 December 2020 was uncertain at the time of writing.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	19 (a)(b)(c)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	19 (d)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	19
Withholding Tax (%)	
Dividends	0
Interest	20 (e)(f)
Royalties	20 (e)
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	1
Carryforward	Unlimited (g)

- (a) The rate of corporation tax is 19% for both large and small companies. Legislation has been enacted to decrease the rate of corporation tax to 17%, effective from 1 April 2020, but amending legislation is being put in place such that this reduction will not have effect. The main rate of corporation tax for ring-fence profits (that is, profits from oil extraction and oil rights in the United Kingdom and the UK continental shelf) is 30% (small profits rate of 19%). The rates for ring-fence profits are not scheduled to change.
- (b) The small profits rate of 19% for ring-fence profits applies in certain circumstances if taxable profits are below GBP300,000. This benefit is phased out for taxable profits from GBP300,000 to GBP1,500,000. These limits are reduced if associated companies exist.
- (c) An additional 8% surcharge is levied on the profits of banks in excess of GBP25 million (before the offset of losses carried forward).
- (d) Capital gains are subject to tax at the normal corporation tax rate. See Section B for details concerning the taxation of capital gains derived by non-residents.
- (e) This tax applies to payments to nonresidents and non-corporate residents.
- (f) A 45% rate applies to compound interest received from the UK tax authorities in certain cases.
- (g) The amount of annual profits that can be relieved by losses carried forward is limited to 50% from 1 April 2017, subject to an allowance of GBP5 million per group.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies that are resident in the United Kingdom are subject to corporation tax on their worldwide profits, but several exemptions have the effect of focusing corporation tax on UK-related activities. Tax is imposed on the total amount of income earned from all sources in the company's accounting period, including any chargeable capital gains. However, a company can elect to exempt non-UK branch income and losses from UK corporation tax, subject to transitional rules that govern entry into the regime. This election is irrevocable and takes effect from the accounting period after the one in which the election is made.

Nonresident companies are generally subject to UK corporation tax only if they carry on a trade in the United Kingdom through a permanent establishment (however, companies should also consider any potential diverted profits tax issues; see Section E). A permanent establishment arises either from a fixed place of business in the United Kingdom through which the nonresident company carries on its business, or from an agent exercising authority to do business in the United Kingdom on behalf of the nonresident company. The amount of profit attributable to a

permanent establishment is computed in accordance with the separate enterprise principle. A corporation tax charge is also imposed for nonresidents disposing of UK land in the course of a property dealing or development trade, regardless of whether there is a UK permanent establishment and regardless of the residence of the entity.

Legislation is in place so that from 6 April 2020, non-UK resident companies that carry on a UK property business or have other UK property income will be chargeable to corporation tax (rather than income tax) on that income. Relief for financing costs relating to property business is subject to the normal corporation tax rules (including application of the corporate interest restriction).

A company is resident in the United Kingdom if it is incorporated in the United Kingdom or if the central management and control of the company is exercised there. However, companies regarded as resident under domestic law, but as nonresident under the tiebreaker clause of a double tax treaty, are regarded as nonresident for all corporation tax purposes.

Rates of corporation tax. The rate of corporation tax for both large and small companies is 19%. Legislation has been enacted to reduce the rate to 17%, effective from the financial year beginning 1 April 2020. However, the UK government is in the process of enacting legislation in 2020 providing that this reduction will not take effect, and the rate will remain at 19%. If an accounting period does not coincide with the financial year, the profits for the accounting period are time-apportioned and the appropriate rate is applied to each part.

The rate is 30% for companies with ring-fence profits (that is, profits from oil extraction and oil rights in the United Kingdom and the UK continental shelf). For ring-fence profits, a company may claim a small profits rate of corporation tax, which is 19%, if its taxable profits for an accounting period are less than GBP300,000. Ring-fence companies can claim marginal relief on profits between GBP300,000 and GBP1,500,000. These limits are divided by one plus the number of associates if a company has associated companies (subsidiaries or fellow subsidiaries), regardless of whether they are in or outside the United Kingdom.

An additional 8% surcharge is levied on the profits of banks in excess of GBP25 million (before the offset of losses carried forward), effective from 1 January 2016.

A special rate of corporation tax of 45% applies on restitution interest, which is compound interest received from the UK tax authorities on the repayment of tax (either by agreement or an order of a court) originally collected in breach of law, which applies to awards determined on or after 21 October 2015.

Capital gains. Gains on chargeable assets are subject to corporation tax at the corporation tax rate. For UK tax purposes, a capital gain is usually the excess of the sale proceeds over the sum of the original cost and any subsequent qualifying capital expenditure incurred on the chargeable asset being disposed of. If chargeable assets acquired before 31 March 1982 are disposed of, only the

portion of the gain after that date is usually taxable. An allowance is available for inflation up to 31 December 2017; the amount of the reduction is based on the increase in the retail price index between the date of acquisition (or 31 March 1982, if later) and 31 December 2017. This indexation allowance may be used only to eliminate a gain; it may not be used to create or increase an allowable loss.

The Substantial Shareholdings Exemption (SSE) broadly exempts from UK tax any chargeable gain on disposals made by trading companies or trading groups with substantial shareholdings (at least 10%) in other trading companies or groups. Broadly, the following are the two sets of conditions that must be satisfied:

- A substantial shareholding requirement
- A trading requirement relating to the "investee" company or subgroup

No tax is levied on a gain on the sale of shares in a UK subsidiary by a foreign nonresident parent company unless that company is deemed to represent a property-rich asset by way of an indirect disposal of property (see below). In addition, gains on the sale of assets situated in, and used in a trade carried on by a permanent establishment in, the United Kingdom are subject to corporation tax at the corporation tax rate.

Special provisions permit the deferral of the capital gains charge on qualifying business assets if the sales proceeds are reinvested. There are numerous other special rules relating to capital gains.

Disposals of property before 6 April 2019. Capital gains tax at a rate of 28% (known as the Annual Tax on Enveloped Dwellings [ATED]-related capital gains tax) may be charged on the disposal by companies of residential property that is within the ATED charge. The ATED charge is an annual charge levied on companies holding residential property worth over GBP500,000 (see Section D for the rates of the ATED). The ATED and the ATED-related capital gains tax charge are designed to prevent tax avoidance through the wrapping of residential property in corporate or other "envelopes." Several reliefs are available to reduce the impact of this tax on genuine business transactions. Until 6 April 2019, the ATED-related capital gains tax charge applies to the disposal of residential property by both UK and non-UK resident companies.

If, prior to 6 April 2019, there is a disposal of residential property by non-UK resident closely held companies that is not subject to the 28% ATED-related capital gains tax charge mentioned above, it may instead be subject to nonresident capital gains tax (NRCGT) at a UK corporation tax rate of 19%.

Disposals of property on or after 6 April 2019. From 6 April 2019, UK tax is chargeable on gains derived by non-UK residents on the direct or indirect disposal of all types (residential or commercial) of UK immovable property. This applies regardless of the nature of the property or the residence of the disposing entity.

The charge also applies to certain disposals by nonresidents of interests (such as shares or partnership interests) that derive their value from UK property. The existing NRCGT regime will be

subsumed within the new regime, and the ATED-related capital gains tax regime will be abolished for non-UK resident companies.

Capital losses. Capital losses are offset against capital gains of the same accounting period and, if an excess exists, they may be carried forward indefinitely (to be set off against chargeable gains of future accounting periods), but may not be carried back. Capital losses may not be used to reduce trading profits. See *Relief for losses* in Section C for proposals that are expected to be introduced and will be effective from April 2020.

Administration. Tax returns, accounts and computations must be filed within 12 months after the end of the accounting period.

Large companies (companies with annual taxable profits exceeding GBP1,500,000 divided by one plus the number of active associated companies) make quarterly installment payments of their corporation tax. The first installment is due 6 months and 13 days after the first day of the accounting period, and the last installment is due 3 months and 14 days after the end of the accounting period. These payments are based on the estimated tax liability for the current year. Fewer payments may be required for shorter accounting periods.

For accounting periods beginning on or after 1 April 2019, the installment payment dates for corporation tax for "very large companies" (annual taxable profits exceeding GBP20 million divided by one plus the number of active associated companies) will be brought forward. Those companies will be required to pay corporation tax in quarterly instalments in the 3rd, 6th, 9th and 12th months of their accounting period (rather than in the 7th and 10th months of the current accounting period and the 1st and 4th months of the following accounting period). All other companies must pay estimates of their corporation tax liability within nine months after the end of their accounting period.

Companies not complying with the filing and payment deadlines described above are subject to interest and penalties.

A self-assessment system requires companies to assess correctly their tax liabilities or face significant penalties. In addition, the tax authority (HMRC) has extensive investigative powers.

Large businesses must publish annually their UK tax strategy. Those businesses that fail to do so correctly and in time are liable to a penalty. The UK tax strategy report for each accounting period must be published before the end of the accounting period to which it relates (and within 15 months of the previous one being published). The tax strategy report should include the approach of the UK group to tax governance and risk management, as well as its attitude toward tax planning, the level of risk in relation to UK taxation that the group is prepared to accept and its approach to dealing with HMRC. In broad terms, the following entities are required to publish a tax strategy:

• UK subgroups of and subsidiaries and permanent establishments of multinational groups with EUR750 million global turnover (that is, those that fall within the Country-by-Country Reporting [CbCR] requirement)

• UK-headed groups, some specific UK subgroups and standalone UK entities (including companies and partnerships) with at least either GBP200 million of turnover or a balance sheet total exceeding GBP2 million.

A key point is that no de minimis level is set for UK entities that are part of a EUR750 million turnover group. A UK company, subgroup or permanent establishment that is part of such a multinational group must publish a strategy, even if the level of activity in the UK is minimal.

Inward Investment Support. Significant inward investors can apply under HMRC's Inward Investment Support service for written confirmation of the UK tax treatment of specific transactions or events. In this context, "significant" is regarded as an investment of GBP30 million or more, but smaller investments are considered if they are potentially of importance to the national or regional economy.

Dividends. Dividends paid by UK resident companies are not subject to withholding tax. For dividends received by UK resident companies, the United Kingdom has a dividend exemption regime. A dividend or other income distribution received on or after 1 July 2009 is generally exempt from UK corporation tax if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- The distribution falls within an exempt class or, if the recipient is a "small" company, the payer is resident in the United Kingdom or a qualifying territory.
- The distribution is not of a specified kind.
- No deduction is allowed to a resident of any territory outside the United Kingdom under the law of that territory with respect to the distribution.

Interest. Interest payments on "short loans" (loans with a duration that cannot exceed 364 days) may be made without the need to account for withholding tax. All interest payments by UK resident companies may be made without the imposition of withholding tax if the paying company reasonably believes that the interest is subject to UK corporation tax in the hands of the recipient. See Section E for a summary of the UK's rules on tax deductions for interest payments.

Foreign tax relief. Foreign direct tax on income and gains of a UK resident company other than that relating to a non-UK branch for which an exemption election has been made (see *Corporate income tax*) may be credited against the corporation tax on the same profits. The foreign tax relief cannot exceed the UK corporation tax charged on the same profits.

If a company receives a dividend from a foreign company in which it has at least 10% of the voting power, it may also obtain relief for the underlying foreign tax on the profits out of which the dividend is paid. Foreign tax relief does not apply if the dividend satisfies the conditions for the dividend exemption, unless an election is made (see *Dividends*).

C. Determination of trading income

General. The assessment is based on financial statements prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles

(GAAP), subject to certain adjustments and provisions. Since 1 January 2015, most UK entities (with limited exceptions) have been required to report either under International Financial Reporting Standards or under Financial Reporting Standards in the United Kingdom and Republic of Ireland (either FRS 101 or 102).

In general, to be deductible, expenses must be incurred wholly and exclusively for the purposes of the trade. However, specific reliefs and prohibitions exist for certain expenses. For example, no deduction is allowed for entertainment expenses, except for the entertaining of company employees (in certain circumstances).

Corporate and government debt and foreign-exchange differences.

The rules under the "loan relationships" regime are designed to allow the tax treatment of interest, discounts and premiums on debt instruments to follow the accounting treatment in most circumstances. However, the regime includes many anti-abuse measures as well as other measures, which can restrict the allowable deductions (for further details, see Section E).

Foreign-exchange differences on most items are taxable or relievable when they are recognized in the profit-and-loss account. Specific rules apply to foreign-exchange differences arising on loans that hedge exchange risk on shareholdings.

Inventory. Inventory is normally valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Cost must be determined on a first-in, first-out basis; the last-in, first-out basis is not acceptable for tax purposes, even if permitted under GAAP.

Provisions. HMRC allows specific provisions made in accordance with GAAP to be deductible for tax purposes unless specific legislation provides to the contrary. However, no expenditure may be relieved more than once.

Leased assets. If leases of plant or machinery function essentially as financing transactions (long-funding leases), they are taxed as such and the following rules apply:

- The lessor includes only the finance element of the rentals arising under the lease income.
- The lessee deducts only the finance element of the rentals payable over the life of the lease and is entitled to capital allowances.

This regime applies to finance leases and certain operating leases. With the exception of some hire-purchase transactions, leases of less than five years are not affected.

Impact of introduction of International Financial Reporting Standards 16. International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) 16, the new international accounting standard relating to the accounting treatment of leases, replaces the existing standard, International Accounting Standard (IAS) 17, effective from periods of account beginning on or after 1 January 2019 (although earlier adoption is permitted). A key change made by IFRS 16 is that, for lessees, all leases (with some limited exceptions) will need to be reported on balance sheet. Therefore, for lessees that

apply IASs (or FRS101), the distinction that exists between finance leases, which are recognized on the balance sheet, and operating leases, which are not recognized on the balance sheet, will be removed.

The UK government has amended the legislation relating to the taxation of leases to ensure that it continues to work as set out above following the introduction of IFRS 16. However, accounting adjustments may arise in lessee companies on adoption of IFRS 16; the tax treatment of these adjustments is complex, but they will typically be taxable or deductible for tax purposes, spread over the remaining lease term.

Tax depreciation (capital allowances)

Capital allowances are usually subject to recapture on the disposal of an asset on which capital allowances have been claimed.

Plant and machinery. Expenditure on plant and machinery bought after April 2009 is pooled together (the main pool), and allowances are given at 18% on a reducing-balance basis. Assets with a useful life of 25 years or more (long-life assets) are depreciated at 8% on a reducing-balance basis (this rate falls to 6% per year from 1 April 2019). Integral features to a building also qualify for the 8% rate of capital allowances (this rate also falls to 6% from 1 April 2019). An annual investment allowance (AIA) of 100% is available and applies to the first GBP200,000 of investment in plant and machinery (other than cars) by all businesses, regardless of size. One AIA is available to each individual business or corporate group.

A temporary increase in the AIA from GBP200,000 to GBP1 million applies for expenditure incurred between 1 January 2019 and 31 December 2020.

Cars. The capital allowances rules for cars are based on their CO₂ emissions per kilometer driven. A 100% first-year allowance rate applies to expenditure incurred on or before 31 March 2021 on electric cars and cars with CO₂ emissions of 50g/km or less. Cars emitting between 50g/km and 110g/km are added to the main pool, and the 18% rate applies. Cars emitting above 110g/km are added to the special-rate pool, and the 8% rate applies. For leased cars with CO₂ emissions above 110g/km, 15% of the lease cost is disallowed for tax purposes. The 100% first-year allowance rate does not apply to cars that will be leased.

Energy-saving assets. A 100% first-year allowance is available to businesses for expenditure on gas-refueling infrastructure, water-efficient technologies and energy-saving technologies. Lists of qualifying technologies are reviewed regularly. This allowance will be abolished from 31 December 2020.

Nonresidential structures and buildings. A Structures and Buildings Allowance applies for new nonresidential buildings and structures (excluding land) at an annual rate of 2% on a straight-line basis (though this is expected to increase to 3% from April 2020). The new allowance applies to contracts for construction works entered into on or after 29 October 2018.

Other. Capital allowances are also available for certain other types of expenditure, such as expenditure on mineral extraction and dredging.

Relief for losses

Trading Losses. Trading losses may be used to relieve other income and capital gains of the year in which the loss was incurred and of the preceding year, provided the same trade was then carried on. Losses incurred prior to 1 April 2017 may also be carried forward without time limit but may only be relieved against future profits from the same trade. The use of losses that are carried forward as at 31 March 2015 by banks was restricted from that date to an offset of a maximum of 50% of profits and further restricted from 31 March 2016 to 25%. Anti-avoidance provisions exist to prevent the offset of losses carried forward in arrangements that are principally tax driven. A company that ceases trading may carry back trading losses and offset them against profits of the preceding 36 months.

Non-trading losses. Relief is also available for non-trading deficits and management expenses. Specific rules provide how such losses can be used or carried forward and the order in which they can be used.

New rules relating to use of carried-forward corporate tax losses in periods beginning on or after 1 April 2017. New legislation on corporation tax loss relief was introduced with effect for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 April 2017 (accounting periods straddling 1 April 2017 being deemed to be split into two for this purpose).

The new rules increase groups' flexibility to use carried-forward losses, but restrict the amount of losses that can be used in any one year. They provide the following:

- Losses arising in accounting periods beginning on or after 1 April 2017 can be carried forward and offset against total profits of the company and group, rather than being restricted to particular types of income. However, losses arising prior to 1 April 2017 remain subject to existing restrictions as to the profits against which they can be offset.
- The amount of annual profit incurred in accounting periods beginning on or after 1 April 2017 that can be relieved by brought forward losses (whether arising before or after 1 April 2017) is limited to 50% from 1 April 2017, subject to a GBP5 million allowance per "group" ("group" for this purpose is determined using concepts similar to those in the definition found in the group relief rules but with key differences). Groups have full discretion as to how the GBP5 million allowance is used within the group. This allowance will also apply to the carryforward of capital losses (see below).

No new restrictions are imposed on the carryback of losses, and groups have full discretion as to how the GBP5 million allowance is used within the group.

Losses for the purposes of the new rules mean trading losses, non-trading loan relationship deficits, UK property losses, management expenses and non-trading losses on intangible fixed assets.

Capital losses. The UK government has proposed that, for disposals occurring on or after 1 April 2020, companies' ability to obtain relief for capital losses carried forward in each period will be restricted to 50% of net capital gains arising in that period. Groups will have a single allowance that allows groups unrestricted use of up to GBP5 million capital or income losses each year.

Groups of companies. UK law does not provide for tax consolidation. However, a trading loss incurred by one company within a 75%-owned group of companies may be grouped with profits for the same period realized by another member of the group. Similar provisions apply in certain consortium situations to allow a transfer of a proportion of the losses; for this purpose, a UK resident company is owned by a consortium if 75% or more of its ordinary share capital is owned by other companies, none of which individually has a holding of less than 5%. However, the consortium-owned company must not be a 75%-owned subsidiary of any company. In both situations, anti-avoidance provisions that aim to prevent artificial arrangements exist.

Capital losses cannot be grouped with capital gains of other group members under the above provisions. However, the seller of an asset and another group company may jointly elect to transfer a capital gain or allowable loss to enable offset of capital gains and capital losses. A transferred capital loss can be carried forward in the transferee company.

In a capital gains worldwide group (a 75% group but with some differences from the 75% group for group relief purposes), the transfer of assets between group companies does not result in a capital gain if the companies involved are subject to UK corporation tax. The transferee company assumes the transferor's original cost of the asset plus subsequent qualifying expenditure and indexation. However, under an anti-avoidance provision, if the transferee company leaves the group within six years after the date of the transfer of the asset, that company is deemed to have disposed of and reacquired the asset at its market value immediately after the transfer. In certain circumstances, the chargeable gain or allowable loss that arises is added to or deducted from the proceeds of a share sale that caused the company to leave the group in the first place. The resulting gain or loss can then potentially be exempted or disallowed under the SSE (see Capital gains). If this provision does not apply, the gain or loss remains in the company that has left the group, but the gain or loss can be transferred by election to another company in the group. Anti-avoidance provisions that aim to prevent artificial arrangements exist. Specific rules applying to certain transfers of assets to EU group companies outside the UK corporation tax net have been proposed and, if enacted, would allow the tax due to be paid in six equal installments. The proposals would apply to gains arising in accounting periods ending on or after 10 October 2018.

Similar provisions for tax-neutral transfers between members of the same capital gains worldwide group with respect to assets subject to the intangible fixed assets regime exist. If the transferee company leaves the group within six years of the date of the transfer of the asset, then de-grouping occurs and the company is deemed to dispose and reacquire the asset at its market value at the time of the transfer and must make appropriate adjustments in its return. For de-groupings on or after 7 November 2018, a degrouping does not arise in situations in which a company leaves a group as a result of a share disposal that qualifies for the SSE (see *Capital gains*), subject to anti-avoidance provisions.

Companies in the same capital gains worldwide group may also transfer debt assets and liabilities (which are loan relationships) and derivative contracts on a tax-neutral basis. However, if a degrouping event occurs as the transferee leaves the group within six years, the transferee is deemed to have disposed of the asset or liability for consideration equal to the fair value of the asset or liability at the time of leaving the group. Unlike capital gains assets and intangible fixed assets, no reliefs are available to mitigate any de-grouping credit (gain) or debit (loss) that arises in the transferor company.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax (VAT); on any supply of goods	
or services, other than an exempt supply, made	
in the United Kingdom by a taxable person	
in the course of business (for businesses	
established in the United Kingdom only);	
taxable if annual supplies exceed GBP85,000	0%/5%/20%
Stamp duty; imposed on transfers of shares,	
securities and interests in certain partnerships;	
duty charged on the stampable consideration	0.5%
Stamp duty land tax (SDLT); imposed on	
transfers of land and buildings and certain	
partnership transactions; tax is charged on the	
final consideration, but this may be replaced	
by market value in certain circumstances	
(not applicable in Scotland and Wales; see	
Land and Buildings Transaction Tax [LBTT]	
in Scotland and Land Transaction Tax [LTT]	
in Wales below)	
Acquisitions of residential property by	
companies and certain other bodies	
(SDLT is charged at increasing rates for	
each portion of the price paid, but no	
SDLT is due if the consideration is less	
than GBP40,000)	
Portion up to GBP125,000	3%
Portion between GBP125,001 and	
GBP250,000	5%
Portion between GBP250,001 and	
GBP500,000	8%
Consideration exceeds GBP500,000;	
SDLT is charged on the total consideration	
(subject to certain exclusions)	15%
Nonresidential or mixed-use property	
Up to GBP150,000	0%
GBP150,001 to GBP250,000	2%
More than GBP250,000	5%

Unit	ED KINGDOM	1801
Nature of tax		Rate
LBTT		
Acquisitions of residential property by co and certain other bodies (LBTT is charge	ed at	
increasing rates for each portion of the p		
paid, but no LBTT is due if the consider than GBP40,000)	ation is less	
Portion up to GBP145,000		4%
Portion between GBP145,001 and GBP2		6%
Portion between GBP250,001 and GBP2		9%
Portion between GBP325,001 and GBP'	/50,000	14% 16%
Portion above GBP750,000 Nonresidential or mixed-use property		10%
Portion up to GBP150,000		0%
Portion between GBP150,001 to GBP25	50,000	1%
Portion above GBP250,000	0,000	5%
LTT		570
Acquisitions of residential property by co	mpanies	
and certain other bodies (LTT is charged		
at increasing rates for each portion of the		
paid, but no LTT is due if the considerati		
less than GBP40,000)		
Portion up to GBP180,000		3%
Portion between GBP180,001 and GBP2		6.5%
Portion between GBP250,001 and GBP4		8%
Portion between GBP400,001 and GBP		10.5%
Portion between GBP750,001 and GBP Portion above GBP1,500,000	1,500,000	13% 15%
Nonresidential or mixed-use property		00/
Portion up to GBP150,000	250,000	0%
Portion between GBP150,001 and GBP2 Portion between GBP250,001 and GBP		1% 5%
Portion above GBP1,000,000	1,000,000	6%
Social security contributions, on employee	s'	070
salaries and wages; payable on weekly	5	
wages by		
Employer; imposed on employees' weekly	y	
wages exceeding GBP166 (GBP169 from	n	
April 2020)		13.8%
Employee; imposed on employees' weekl wages	у	
On first GBP166 (GBP183 from April 2		0%
On next GBP796 (GBP779 from April 2	2020)	12%
On balance of weekly wage		2%
Bank levy; based on the total chargeable		
equity and liabilities (subject to various		
exclusions) as reported in relevant balance	2	
sheets at the end of a chargeable period;		
a half-rate applies to long-term amounts		
and a nil rate allowance is granted for the first GBP20 billion (2020 rates)	0.14%/	n n7%
Annual Tax on Enveloped Dwellings (ATE		0.0770
UK-wide levy on certain higher value resi		
property held by companies and partnersh	ips with	
a corporate member; several reliefs are av		
to exempt genuine property development		
investment rental businesses from the tax;		
tax is levied at a flat rate per year		
1 -		

Nature of tax	Rate
Properties worth between	
GBP500,000 and GBP1 million	GBP3,650
Properties worth more than	
GBP1 million and not more	
than GBP2 million	GBP7,400
Properties worth more than	
GBP2 million and not more than	
GBP5 million	GBP24,800
Properties worth more than	
GBP5 million and not more than	
GBP10 million	GBP57,900
Properties worth more than GBP10 million	
and not more than	
GBP20 million	GBP116,100
Properties worth more than	
GBP20 million	GBP232,350

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. No restrictions are imposed on inward or outward investments. The transfer of profits and dividends, loan principal and interest, royalties and fees is unlimited. Nonresidents may repatriate capital, together with any accrued capital gains or retained earnings, at any time, subject to company law or tax considerations.

Anti-avoidance legislation. UK tax law contains many anti-avoidance provisions, which include the substitution of an arm's-length price for intercompany transactions (including intercompany debt) with UK or foreign affiliates, the levy of an exit charge on companies transferring a trade or their tax residence from the United Kingdom and the recharacterization of income for certain transactions in securities and real property. Some of these anti-avoidance provisions apply only if the transaction is not carried out for bona fide commercial reasons.

In certain situations, legislation provides a facility for an advance clearance to be obtained from HMRC. If legislation does not provide this facility and if uncertainty exists as to the tax treatment for a transaction, a non-statutory clearance facility exists under which companies may apply to HMRC in advance of the transaction for a written confirmation of HMRC's view on how the tax law will apply to the transaction. HMRC undertakes to provide advance clearance within 28 days if evidence exists that the transaction is genuinely contemplated. It also aims to respond within this time period if certainty is sought for a transaction that has already taken place. HMRC does not provide clearance if it believes that the arrangements are primarily intended to obtain a tax advantage.

The United Kingdom has implemented a system requiring the disclosure of certain transactions and arrangements to HMRC. As a direct result of this disclosure regime, tax-planning arrangements are sometimes disclosed in advance to HMRC.

The United Kingdom has enacted legislation to implement the EU directive on mandatory disclosure (the Mandatory Disclosure Regime [MDR]) and automatic exchange of information

regarding reportable cross-border arrangements. The MDR will take full effect on 1 July 2020. Under this regime, disclosure returns are required within a period of 30 days starting from when the arrangement is ready for implementation, or made available for implementation, or from when the first step is implemented, whichever occurs first. In addition, an intermediary who provides aid, assistance or advice in connection with a reportable cross-border arrangement may be required to report. As a result of transitional arrangements, MDR will also apply to reportable cross-border arrangements if the first step was implemented between 25 June 2018 and 1 July 2020, with a disclosure return to the UK tax authorities required by 31 August 2020.

A general anti-abuse rule (GAAR) entered into force on 17 July 2013. The GAAR targets artificial and abusive tax-avoidance schemes and applies to the main taxes but not VAT.

Anti-hybrid rules. The previous rules counteracting structures involving hybrid entities or instruments (the anti-arbitrage rules) were replaced with broader anti-hybrid rules from 1 January 2017 in response to Action 2 of the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) project of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). The rules effectively target deduction or non-inclusion or double deduction mismatches resulting from hybrid entities or instruments, dual-resident companies or companies with permanent establishments. The rules also cover imported mismatches. This is a situation in which the UK corporate taxpayer is not directly party to a relevant mismatch, but such a mismatch exists within a wider arrangement. Unlike the previous anti-arbitrage rules, the new rules do not contain a purpose test, and it is only necessary for it to be reasonable to suppose that the mismatch arises as a result of the specified features.

In deduction or non-inclusion cases, the mismatches are countered by the following:

- Disallowing a deduction if the payer is within the charge to UK corporation tax
- In cases in which the United Kingdom is the payee jurisdiction, taxing the income if it is reasonable to assume that the deduction has not been counteracted by equivalent rules outside the United Kingdom

In cases in which a double deduction is in more than one territory, the outcome depends on the structure and whether the other territory takes action. However, the rules often result in the United Kingdom denying a deduction unless the deduction is offset against dual-inclusion income in the same entity.

Royalty withholding tax. Rules apply to deny the benefit of double tax treaties if connected-party arrangements have as a main purpose, or one of the main purposes, the avoidance of withholding tax on intellectual property (IP) royalty payments. The rules also treat IP royalty payments paid by a nonresident company in connection with a UK permanent establishment as having a UK source and being subject to withholding tax. If such royalty payments are made in connection with an avoided permanent establishment, a diverted profits tax charge is imposed (see *Diverted profits tax*).

UK tax treatment of intangible assets. The intangible fixed assets (IFA) regime was introduced in 2002 and changed the way the UK corporation tax system treats IFAs (such as copyrights, patents and trademarks) and goodwill by, in general, aligning the tax treatment of assets within the scope of the regime with the accounting treatment. Broadly, the commencement rules to the IFA regime mean that it does not apply to assets that existed at 1 April 2002 unless the assets were acquired from an unrelated party on or after that date. A key change occurred to the regime in 2015, when relief for amortization for goodwill and customerrelated intangibles was removed. However, the UK government has enacted legislation to repeal this change, and introduced targeted relief for goodwill and certain other assets from 1 April 2019.

Offshore receipts with respect to intangible property. Legislation imposes a 20% tax on gross receipts that certain foreign companies receive with respect to their intangible property if such receipts are referable to the sale of goods or services in the United Kingdom (whether that be directly by the company or indirectly, including through an unrelated party). The legislation includes some exemptions to the tax, as well as an anti-avoidance rule and a formula for apportioning income between the UK and other countries. The measure does not apply to entities that are resident in states with whom the United Kingdom has a "full tax treaty" (that is, a tax treaty that includes a nondiscrimination article), provided that the territory does not tax only on a remittance or local source basis. The legislation generally applies from 6 April 2019, but the anti-avoidance rules apply from 29 October 2018, and some specific amendments apply only from 5 November 2019.

Transfer pricing. UK tax law contains measures that substitute an arm's-length price for certain intercompany transactions with UK or foreign affiliates. Companies are required to prepare their tax returns in accordance with the arm's-length principle, and retain adequate records or other documentation to support their compliance with that principle, or otherwise suffer substantial penalties. These rules have other far-reaching consequences, and taxpayers should seek specific advice concerning their circumstances.

If both parties to a transaction are subject to UK corporation tax, and one is required to increase its taxable profits in accordance with the arm's-length principle, the other is usually allowed to decrease its taxable profits through a corresponding adjustment. Companies that were dormant as of 31 March 2004 and remain dormant are exempt from the transfer-pricing rules. Although small and medium-sized companies (unless they elect otherwise) are exempt from the rules with respect to transactions with persons in qualifying territories (broadly, the United Kingdom and those countries with which the United Kingdom has entered into a double tax treaty containing a non-discrimination article), they can be subject to the issuance of a transfer-pricing notice by HMRC. However, for small companies, this notice can be issued only if the company has undertaken a non-arm's-length transaction with an affiliate that is taken into account in determining profits under the Patent Box regime (see *Patent Box*).

Persons that are otherwise independent but collectively control a business and have acted together with respect to the financing arrangements for the business are also subject to the UK transferpricing regime.

Interest restrictions. The United Kingdom's transfer-pricing measures apply to the provision of finance (as well as to trading income and expenses). As a result, companies must self-assess their tax liability on financing transactions using the arm's-length principle. Consequently, HMRC may challenge interest deductions on the grounds that, based on all of the circumstances, the loan would not have been made at all or that the amount loaned or the interest rate would have been less, if the lender was an unrelated third party acting at arm's length.

In addition, new rules are in effect for financial periods beginning on or after 1 April 2017 (periods straddling 1 April 2017 being deemed to be split into two for this purpose). Under the new rules, the amount of relief for interest is capped at the lower of 30% of taxable earnings before interest, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) in the United Kingdom or the modified debt cap (the fixed ratio rule). This is tighter than the previous and now-repealed Worldwide Debt Cap and provides that a group's net tax-interest amounts in the United Kingdom cannot exceed the global net adjusted interest expense of the group. Alternatively, groups can elect for the restriction to be based on the ratio of net interest (excluding interest paid to related parties) to accounting EBITDA for the worldwide group as opposed to UK taxable EBITDA (the group ratio rule, which is also subject to a modified debt cap). If a group's net tax-interest expense exceeds its interest capacity, the excess interest is disallowed. However, the excess interest can be carried forward indefinitely (in the company in which it was disallowed) and treated as if it were an amount of interest in a subsequent period. If a group has spare capacity, it can carry this forward for up to five years. Restricted interest or spare capacity cannot be carried back.

Notwithstanding the above rules, groups may always deduct net tax-interest expense of up to GBP2 million per year (subject to existing anti-avoidance and thin-capitalization provisions).

Controlled foreign companies. The controlled foreign company (CFC) regime was significantly revised in 2012, effective for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2013. The regime applies to non-UK resident companies that are controlled by UK residents. Similar rules apply to non-UK branches of UK resident companies for which an exemption election has been made.

The regime is similar to the prior regime in that, if a CFC has profits that do not meet any of the exemptions, those profits are taxed on any UK resident companies having a 25% or more interest in the CFC. However, the regime is much more focused on identifying artificial diversion of profits out of the United Kingdom. Consequently, it is necessary to examine a company's income on a source-by-source basis to determine whether it falls within one of the "gateways," or whether one of the entity exemptions applies.

The following are the five "gateways," which must all be considered:

- · Profits attributable to UK activities
- · Non-trading finance profits
- · Trading finance profits
- Captive insurance business
- Solo consolidation (for banking subsidiaries), which allows a UK bank to treat the foreign company as it were a division of the UK bank

For each gateway test, it is necessary to establish whether the test applies, and then determine which profits pass through the gateway and are chargeable profits of the CFC. Such profits are then subject to apportionment to the appropriate UK resident shareholders. Profits that fall outside one gateway may still fall within one of the others.

Several safe harbors and specific exemptions exist with respect to the gateways, intended to narrow the scope to only artificially diverted profits. In particular, a company may make a claim that between 75% and 100% of profits arising from certain "qualifying loan relationships" are exempt to the extent that they do not relate to UK significant people functions. The version of these rules as it existed up to 31 December 2018 is currently being considered in the context of the EU State Aid provisions.

The entity-level exemptions apply if any of the following circumstances exist:

- The CFC's local tax liability is 75% or more of the equivalent UK liability.
- The CFC has low profits or a low-profit margin.
- The CFC is resident in certain qualifying territories.
- A foreign company has become a CFC for the first time (in certain circumstances).

Diverted profits tax. The diverted profits tax (DPT) is an anti-avoidance measure, which is effective from 1 April 2015. It is aimed at perceived abuse in certain circumstances involving "insufficient economic substance" somewhere in the supply chain or avoided UK permanent establishments. The DPT is separate from the corporation tax and is imposed at the rates listed below, on profits diverted from the United Kingdom, broadly in the following situations:

- A different transfer-pricing outcome allocating more profits to the United Kingdom and less to a low-tax entity would have resulted had all the facts, including the full supply chain and the activities undertaken by each entity in that chain, been considered.
- An alternative transaction would have been entered into in the absence of tax considerations, and it would have resulted in more taxable profits in the United Kingdom and less in a lowtax entity.
- A UK resident or nonresident carries on an activity in the United Kingdom in connection with the supply of goods, services or property by a non-UK trading company, and it is reasonable to assume that the activities are designed to ensure that no permanent establishment is established in the United Kingdom, and certain other conditions are satisfied. An exclusion applies if the

total UK-related sales revenues of the company (together with connected companies) that are not already included within the charge to UK corporation tax in a 12-month accounting period are less than GBP10 million. Likewise, an exclusion applies if the total UK-related expenses of the company (together with connected companies) in a 12-month accounting period are less than GBP1 million.

Exclusions apply based on substance and the relative values of the tax and other benefits of the transactions. Transactions are also excluded from DPT if they only give rise to one or more loan relationships and associated hedging derivatives. Notification requirements (which are broader than the tax-levying measures) and a unique charging mechanism are imposed with respect to DPT.

The following are the DPT rates:

- General rate: 25%
- Diverted ring-fence or notional ring-fence profits: 55%
- Diverted profits that would have been subject to the 8% bank surcharge: 33%

Patent Box. The Patent Box regime was introduced in 2012, and is effective for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 April 2013. The regime (which is optional) taxes qualifying income relating to patents and certain other IP at a rate of 10%. This rate was phased in over five years. Therefore, the 10% rate has been available on all qualifying income from patents and certain other IP since 1 April 2017.

The Patent Box regime applies to patents granted by UK and European patent offices and certain other patent offices in the European Economic Area, as well as to patent applications that cannot be published for reasons of national security or public safety. Other innovative IP found in the medicinal, veterinary and agriculture industries is also included, such as regulatory data, marketing exclusivity, supplementary protection certificates and plant variety rights.

The 10% effective tax rate is achieved by creating an additional deduction from taxable profits and applies to all income arising from the patents, including royalties and income from the sale of patents. Significantly, it also applies to profits from the sale of products, services and processes with embedded patents.

Effective from 1 July 2016, the regime was amended in line with the recommendations of the OECD BEPS Action 5 report. For new entrants (new IP or new claimants) after 30 June 2016, an additional requirement is introduced into the regime. This requirement restricts the availability of the 10% tax rate if the claimant company has, to a significant extent, outsourced research and development (R&D) to related parties or has acquired the IP. Qualifying income needs to be divided into substreams and then the nexus fraction applied (broadly based on the amount of R&D performed or outsourced by the company) to each income stream to determine how much income qualifies for the reduced tax rate. Existing IP in the regime as of 30 June 2016 should continue to qualify under the existing regime for up to a further five years.

Dual-resident companies. A dual-resident company that is broadly not a trading company loses the right to surrender its losses to fellow group members and is prevented from enjoying certain other reliefs. These rules effectively prevent such dual-resident companies from obtaining double reliefs in both countries of residence.

Impact of decisions of the Court of Justice of the European Union.

The UK tax system is currently subject to significant external influence in the form of binding decisions rendered by the Court of Justice of the European Union (CJEU). These decisions have held that several UK domestic tax measures are contrary to European Fundamental Freedoms (for example, the decisions in *Marks & Spencer, Test Claimants in the Franked Investment Income Group Litigation, Cadbury Schweppes* and *Philips Electronics UK Limited*).

New UK legislation has been enacted as a result of cases, such as *Marks & Spencer, Cadbury Schweppes* and *Philips Electronics*. Also, UK legislation has been amended following CJEU decisions that concern the tax system in another EU member state, if an equivalent tax provision exists in UK domestic law (for example, *National Grid Indus BV*).

Under the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018, when the United Kingdom leaves the EU, the existing body of EU law will be converted into British law so that the same rules will apply after the end of the Brexit transition period as did before. The UK parliament will then be free, subject to international agreements and treaties, to amend, repeal or improve any law as necessary. During the transition period (at present ending on 31 December 2020), the role of the CJEU will remain. After the end of the transition period, the CJEU will have no general jurisdiction in the UK (though it will have a specific role with respect to certain matters in the transition agreement). The UK courts will not be required to consider post-Brexit CJEU caselaw but will interpret the meaning of retained EU law by reference to relevant pre-Brexit CJEU case law.

Devolution of tax powers. Legislation enabling devolution of some corporation tax powers (including the power to set a Northern Ireland rate with respect to certain trading profits) to the Northern Ireland Assembly was enacted during 2015, and will take effect on a date to be determined by statutory instrument. To date, the power to set a Northern Ireland corporate tax rate has not been devolved, but a rate of 12.5% has been proposed. Although certain tax-raising powers have been devolved to the Scottish Parliament and Welsh Assembly (such as LBTT and LTT; see Section D), the power over corporation tax has not yet been devolved.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates in the table below reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law. The table is for general guidance only.

Under UK domestic law, withholding tax is not imposed on dividends.

Under an EU directive, payments of interest and royalties made between, broadly, associated companies resident in EU member states are exempt from withholding tax. Numerous conditions and transitional rules apply, including some that delay the application of the rules for several years.

If the United Kingdom leaves the EU during 2019 with an agreed deal, there will be a transition period (probably ending on 31 December 2020) during which the EU directive relating to the payment of interest and royalties will continue to apply to the United Kingdom. If the United Kingdom leaves the EU during 2019 without an agreed deal, the interest and royalties directive will cease to apply as of the date of leaving. However, the UK government has released guidance confirming its view that the domestic provisions with which the UK implemented the EU directive will continue to provide relief from UK withholding tax on interest and royalties arising in the United Kingdom.

Anti-avoidance provisions may also restrict treaty benefits in certain circumstances. In particular, it will be necessary to consider amendments to treaties through the mechanism of the Multilateral Instrument (MLI) as part of the G20/OECD's BEPS initiative.

	Payments by UK companies of		
Residence of	Dividends (a)	Interest (b)	Royalties (b)
recipient		%	%
Albania	0	0/6 (x)	0
Algeria	0	0/7 (x)	10
Antigua and			
Barbuda	0	20	0
Argentina	0	0/12 (h)	3/5/10/15 (i)
Armenia	0	5	5
Australia	0	0/10 (k)(v)	5
Austria	0	0	0 (y)
Azerbaijan	0	0/10	5/10 (j)
Bahrain	0	0 (t)	0
Bangladesh	0	7.5/10 (k)	10
Barbados	0	0	0
Belarus	0	0/5 (y)	0
Belgium	0	0/10 (u)	0
Belize	0	20	0
Bolivia	0	0/15	15
Bosnia and			
Herzegovina (o)	0	10	10
Botswana	0	0/10	10
Brunei Darussalam	0	20	0
Bulgaria	0	5	5
Canada	0	0/10	0/10 (a)
Chile	0	5/15 (b)	5/10 (f)
China Mainland	0	0/10	6/10 (r)
Colombia	0	0/10	10
Côte d'Ivoire	0	0/15	10
Croatia (o)	0	5	5
Cyprus	0	0	0
Czech Republic	0	0	0/10 (d)
Denmark	0	0	0
Egypt	0	0/15	15

	Payments by UK companies of			
Residence of	Dividends (a)			
recipient		%	%	
Estonia	0	0/10	5/10 (f)	
Eswatini	0	20	0	
Ethiopia	0	0/5		
Falkland Islands	0	0	0	
Faroe Islands	0	0	0	
Fiji	0	10	0/15 (j)	
Finland	0	0	0	
France	0	0	0	
Gambia	0	0/15	(v) 12.5	
Georgia	0	0	0	
Germany	0	0	0	
Ghana	0	0/12.5	(v) 12.5	
Greece	0	0	0	
Grenada	0	20	0	
Guernsey	0	0	(dd) 0 (c)	
Guyana	0	0/15	(v) 10/20 (n)	
Hong Kong SAR	0	0	3	
Hungary	0	0	0	
Iceland	0	0	0/5	
India	0	0/10/15	(k)(v) 10/15 (f)	
Indonesia	0	0/10	(v) 10/15 (f)	
Ireland	0	0	0	
Isle of Man	0		(dd) 0 (c)	
Israel	0	5/10	0	
Italy	0	0/10		
Jamaica	0	12.5		
Japan	0	0/10		
Jersey	ŏ		(dd) 0 (c)	
Jordan	0	0/10		
Kazakhstan	0	0/10		
Kenya	0	0/15		
Kiribati	0	20	0/20 (q)	
Korea (South)	0	0/10		
Kosovo	0	0	0	
Kuwait	0	0	10	
Latvia	0	0/10	(v) 5/10 (f)	
Lesotho	0	0/10		
Libya	0	0	0	
Liechtenstein	0	0	0	
Lithuania	0	0/10	(v) 5/10 (f)	
Luxembourg	0	0	5	
Malawi	0	0/20		
Malaysia	0	0/10		
Malta	0	0/10		
Mauritius	0	0/20		
Mexico	0	0/5/10/15	10	
Moldova	0	0/5	(k)(v) 5	
Mongolia	0	0/7/10		
Montenegro (o)	0	10	10	
Montserrat	0	20	0	
Morocco	0	0/10		
Myanmar (Burma)	0	20	0	
Namibia	0	20	0/5 (j)	
Netherlands	0	0	0	
New Zealand	0	0/10		

Residence of	Paymeı Dividends (a)	anies of	
	Dividends (a)	Interest (b) %	Royalties (b)
recipient	0	, ,	• •
Nigeria	0	0/12.5 (v)	12.5
North Macedonia (o)		0/10 (u)	0
Norway	0	0	0
Oman	0	0	8
Pakistan	0	0/15 (v)	12.5
Panama	0	0/5 (w)	5
Papua New Guinea	0	0/10 (v)	10
Philippines	0	0/10/15 (m)(v)	
Poland	0	0/5 (v)	5 5
Portugal	0	10	
Qatar	0	0	5
Romania	0	10	10/15 (j)
Russian Federation	0	0	0
St. Kitts and Nevis	0	20	0
Saudi Arabia	0	0	5/8 (e)
Senegal	0	0/10 (bb)	10 (aa)
Serbia (o)	0	10	10
Sierra Leone	0	20	0
Singapore	0	0/5 (k)(v)	8 (c)
Slovak Republic	0	0	0/10 (d)
Slovenia (o)	0	0/5 (u)	5
Solomon Islands	0	20	0
South Africa	0	0	0
Spain	0	0	0
Sri Lanka	0	0/10 (k)	0/10 (s)
Sudan	0	15	10
Sweden	0	0	0
Switzerland	0	0	0
Taiwan	0	0/10 (v)	10
Tajikistan	0	10	7
Thailand	0	0/10/25 (k)(v)	5/15 (j)
Trinidad and Tobago	0	0/10 (v)	0/10 (j)
Tunisia	0	10/12 (k)	15
Turkey	0	0/15 (v)	10
Turkmenistan	0	10	10
Tuvalu	0	20	0
Uganda	0	0/15 (v)	15
Ukraine	0	0	0
United Arab			
Emirates	0	0 (z)	0
United States	0	0/15 (cc)	0
Uruguay	0	10	10
Uzbekistan	Ö	0/5 (v)	5
Venezuela	0	0/5 (v)	5/7 (g)
Vietnam	0	0/10 (v)	10
Zambia	0	10	5
Zimbabwe	0	0/10 (v)	10
Non-treaty jurisdiction		20	20
1 1011-11 caty jurisdiction	, , , ,	20	20

⁽a) No withholding tax is imposed on royalties paid for copyrights of literary, dramatic, musical or artistic works (except motion pictures, films, videotapes and certain other items), payments for patents or commercial or industrial experience or payments for the use of computer software.

⁽b) The lower rate applies to interest paid with respect to loans from banks and insurance companies, securities quoted on a stock exchange, and certain sales of machinery and equipment.

- (c) The 0% rate applies if the recipient is any of the following:
 - The other state (including its local authorities, political subdivisions, local governments and statutory bodies)
 - · An individual
 - A company whose shares are regularly traded on a recognized stock exchange
 - A company of which less than 25% of its shares of which are owned by persons who are not residents of the other state
 - · A pension scheme
 - A person who passes the "principal purpose test" set out in the treaty
- (d) The higher rate applies to industrial, commercial, scientific, technical and technological royalties, and royalties with respect to patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, and secret formulas or processes.
- (e) The lower rate applies to payments for the use of, or right to use, industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The higher rate applies to other royalties.
- (f) The lower rate applies to payments for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The higher rate applies to other royalties.
- (g) The 5% rate applies to royalties for patents, trademarks or processes as well as to royalties for know-how concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 7% rate applies to royalties for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works.
- (h) The standard rate of withholding tax on interest is 12%. Interest is exempt from withholding tax if any of the following apply:
 - · The state is the payer of the interest.
 - The interest is paid on a loan made, guaranteed or insured by the other contracting state.
 - The interest is paid on a loan granted by a bank to an unrelated party at preferential rates and the loan is repayable over a period of not less than five years.
 - · The interest is paid on a debt resulting from either of the following:
 - Sales on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment by a resident of the other contracting state (excluding sales between related persons).
 - Purchases of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment financed through a leasing contract.
- (i) The 3% rate applies to royalties for the right to use news. The 5% rate applies to royalties for copyrights of artistic works (excluding motion picture films and television). The 10% rate applies to royalties for patents or payments for industrial experience, including the rendering of technical assistance. The 15% rate applies to other royalties.
- (j) The lower rate applies to copyright royalties.
- (k) The lower rate (the 7% rate under the Mongolia treaty and the 10% rate under the India and Thailand treaties) applies to interest paid to banks and other financial institutions.
- The higher rate applies if the recipient is a Malawi company that controls more than 50% of the voting power in the UK company that makes the payment.
- (m) The 10% rate applies to interest on listed bonds.
- (n) The higher rate applies to cinematographic, television and radio broadcasting royalties.
- (o) The applicability to Bosnia and Herzegovina of the treaty entered into with the former Yugoslavia is uncertain. The UK tax authorities request that claims for relief be examined by their Tax Treaty Team. The UK tax authorities consider the former Yugoslavia treaty to be applicable to Montenegro and Serbia. New agreements have been entered into with Croatia, Kosovo, North Macedonia and Slovenia.
- (p) The lower rate applies to royalties with respect to cinematographic films and films or tapes for television or radio broadcasting.
- (q) The higher rate applies to royalties with respect to mines, quarries or other extractions of natural resources.
- (r) The lower rate applies to the right to use industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (s) The lower rate applies to copyright royalties. The higher treaty rate applies to all other royalties payable with respect to rights granted after the signing of the double tax treaty.
- (t) The 0% rate applies to, among other interest payments, the following:
 - Interest paid to the state (or a subdivision), an individual, a pension scheme, a financial institution, a quoted company or an unquoted company if it is less than 25% owned by Bahrain residents, provided that such interest is not paid as part of an arrangement involving back-to-back loans
 - Interest paid by the state (or a subdivision) or a bank, or on a quoted Eurobond

- (u) The lower rate applies to interest on loans between enterprises (20% relationship required in the case of Slovenia), interest paid to a pension scheme (some treaties) or to a state or political subdivision.
- (v) The lowest rate applies, depending on the treaty, to interest paid to a state or political subdivision or the central bank. Some treaties also apply this rate to interest guaranteed by or paid by the state.
- (w) The lower rate applies if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The interest is paid to a state or political subdivision or the central bank.
 - The interest is paid with respect to the sale on credit of merchandise or equipment to an enterprise of either country.
 - The interest is paid as a result of financing provided in connection with agreements concluded between the two governments.
 - The beneficial owner of the interest is a pension scheme.
- (x) The 0% rate applies if any of the following circumstances exists:
 - The recipient and beneficial owner of the interest is the other state or the central bank or a political subdivision or local authority thereof, a financial institution or a pension scheme.
 - The interest is paid by the state in which the interest arises or by a political subdivision, or local authority thereof, or the interest is paid with respect to a loan, debt claim or credit that is owed to or made, provided, guaranteed or insured by that state or a political subdivision, local authority or export financing agency thereof.
 - The interest is paid with respect to indebtedness arising as a result of the sale on credit of equipment, merchandise or services.
- (y) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is the government of the other state, its central bank, an institution owned by that government, a statutory body or a bank.
- (z) Qualification for the lower rate may require certification by the relevant competent authority that one of a company's main purposes is not the securing of the treaty relief.
- (aa) An adjusted amount (60% of the gross amount of the royalties) is subject to the 10% rate with respect to the right to use industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (bb) The 0% rate applies if the recipient of the interest is the government of the other state, its political subdivisions or local authorities thereof.
- (cc) Relief may be restricted to 15% in certain circumstances (see Article 11(5) of the treaty).
- (dd) The 0% rate applies if the interest is paid by the state in which it arises (including its political subdivisions, local authorities or statutory bodies), or if the recipient is any of the following:
 - The other state (including its political subdivisions, local authorities, central bank and statutory bodies)
 - · An individual
 - A company whose shares are regularly traded on a recognized stock exchange
 - A company of which less than 25% of its shares are owned by persons who are not residents of the other state
 - · A pension scheme
 - · A bank or building society
 - A financial institution
 - A person who passes the "principal purpose test" set out in the treaty.

The United Kingdom has also entered into tax treaties with Brazil, British Virgin Islands, Cameroon, Cayman Islands, Congo (Democratic Republic of), Iran and Lebanon. These treaties do not have articles covering dividends, interest or royalties. Payments to these countries are subject to withholding tax at the non-treaty countries' rates set forth in the above table.

The United Kingdom also has new treaties, amendments or protocols to treaties with Belgium and Kyrgyzstan, which are signed but not yet in force. It is in negotiations with Costa Rica, Ghana, Greece, Kazakhstan, Lebanon, Luxembourg, Malawi, Nepal, Portugal, Romania and the Russian Federation.

United States

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

New York, New York

GMT -5

Ernst & Young LLP	+1 (212) 773-3000
5 Times Square	Fax: +1 (212) 977-9359
New York, NY 10036	+1 (212) 773-5116
	+1 (212) 773-5582
	+1 (212) 773-5583
	+1 (212) 773-5584

Int x Αc

	+1 (212) 773-5584
ternational Tax and Transaction Servi	ces – International Corporate Tax
Rebecca Attwell	+1 (212) 773-0519 Mobile: +1 (347) 306-8722 Email: rebecca.attwell@ey.com
Peter Breckling (resident in Jericho)	+1 (516) 336-0227 Mobile: +1 (631) 988-1822 Email: peter.breckling@ey.com
Cristina Buitron-Stock	+1 (212) 773-3644 Mobile: +1 (516) 655-5270 Email: cristina.buitron@ey.com
Anne Buscaglia	+1 (212) 773-0276 Mobile: +1 (917) 549-0081 Email: anne.buscaglia@ey.com
Thomas Calianese	+1 (212) 773-4166 Mobile: +1 (201) 281-3965 Email: thomas.calianese@ey.com
David Caracciolo (resident in Stamford)	+1 (203) 674-3025 Mobile: +1 (646) 250-8636 Email: david.caracciolo@ey.com
Danielle C. Clark, Global Withholding Tax Reporter, Financial Services Organization	+1 (203) 674-3693 Mobile: +1 (914) 414-3233 Email: danielle.clark@ey.com
Leland J. Cleland	+1 (212) 773-4044 Mobile: +1 (713) 553-8417 Email: leland.cleland@ey.com
Beverly Connolly	+1 (212) 773-3324 Mobile: +1 (631) 355-4837 Email: beverly.connolly@ey.com
Catherine Daly, Financial Services Organization	+1 (212) 773-1539 Mobile: +1 (914) 954-3367 Email: catherine.daly@ey.com
Karey Dearden, Financial Services Organization	+1 (212) 773-7056 Mobile: +1 (609) 638-4069 Email: karey.dearden@ey.com
Joseph Esperance	+1 (212) 773-7174 Mobile: +1 (917) 520-7943 Email: joseph.esperance@ey.com
Marc D. Ganz	+1 (212) 773-2229 Mobile: +1 (917) 613-8766 Email: marc.ganz@ey.com
Sayantani Ghose, Financial Services Organization	+1 (212) 773-0390 Mobile: +1 (917) 455-6275 Email: sayantani.ghose@ey.com
Bryan Glanzberg	+1 (212) 773-8512

Mobile: +1 (732) 616-5764 Email: bryan.glanzberg@ey.com

David Grech +1 (212) 773-0289 Mobile: +1 (917) 620-5259 Email: david.grech@ey.com John Griffin, +1 (212) 773-1998 International Tax Mobile: +1 (914) 953-3691 Quantitative Services Email: john.griffin02@ey.com Lara Gruber +1 (212) 773-1586 Mobile: +1 (917) 355-4611 Email: lara.gruber@ey.com JD Hamilton +1 (212) 773-8350 Mobile: +1 (917) 647-0384 Email: jd.hamilton@ey.com Karen Holden +1 (212) 773-5421 Mobile: +1 (917) 361-0356 Email: karen.holden@ey.com Chris J. Housman, Financial Services +1 (212) 773-6490 Organization Region — International Tax Mobile: +1 (704) 776-1968 Email: chris.housman@ey.com and Transaction Services Leader Serge Huysmans +1 (212) 773-2710 Mobile: +1 (917) 861-9230 Email: serge.huysmans@ey.com Stephen F. Jackson +1 (212) 773-8555 Mobile: +1 (973) 255-8116 Email: stephen.jackson@ey.com Scott A. Johnson, +1 (212) 773-4386 International Tax Quantitative Mobile: +1 (908) 770-5394 Services Email: scott.johnson@ey.com Zsuzsanna Kadar +1 (212) 773-5453 Mobile: +1 (203) 609-1504 Email: zsuzsanna.kadar@ey.com Mitchell Kops +1 (212) 773-4983 Mobile: +1 (203) 589-5169 Email: mitchell.kops@ey.com Keith E. Kube, +1 (201) 551-5064 Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (917) 952-8525 (resident in Hoboken) Email: keith.kube@ey.com Dennis Kriek +1 (212) 773-5212 Mobile: +1 (917) 769-1685 Email: dennis.kriek@ey.com David Lasker, +1 (212) 773-1999 Financial Services Organization Email: david.lasker@ey.com +1 (212) 773-4756 Lisa Lim Mobile: +1 (646) 812-5694 Email: lisa.lim@ey.com Cindy Lin +1 (212) 773-8057 Mobile: +1 (646) 715-2030 Email: cindy.lin1@ey.com Lauren Lovelace, +1 (212) 773-8790 Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (646) 483-2927 Email: lauren.lovelace@ey.com Marcellin Mbwa-Mboma +1 (212) 773-4784 Mobile: +1 (203) 451-2453 Email: marcellin.mbwamboma@ey.com Tina Minozzi, +1 (212) 773-1348 International Tax Quantitative Services Email: tina.minozzi@ey.com Robert D. Moncrieff, +1 (212) 773-5021 Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (917) 385-2898

Leo F. Naughton

Email: robert.moncrieff@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-4998 Mobile: +1 (914) 519-7032 Email: leo.naughton@ey.com 1816 UNITED STATES +1 (212) 773-5603 Stephen O'Neil Mobile: +1 (917) 842-4187 Email: stephen.oneil@ey.com Colleen V. O'Neill, +1 (212) 773-0189 US-East Region International Tax and Mobile: +1 (516) 510-2116 Transaction Services Leader Email: colleen.oneill@ey.com Karen Petrosino. +1 (212) 773-0375 Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (551) 579-2664 Email: karen.petrosino@ey.com Irina Pisareva. +1 (212) 773-9349 Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (617) 512-5543 Email: irina.pisareva@ey.com Eric Sapperstein, +1 (212) 773-3353 Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (201) 316-6639 Email: eric.sapperstein@ey.com James D. Sauer +1 (212) 773-1161 Mobile: +1 (646) 359-2447 Email: james.sauer@ey.com Dmitri Semenov. +1 (212) 773-2552 Mobile: +1 (347) 528-7598 Financial Services Organization Email: dmitri.semenov@ey.com Donna Siemaszko, +1 (212) 773-1908 International Tax Mobile: +1 (646) 894-8524 Quantitative Services Email: donna.siemaszko@ey.com Michael Stamm. +1 (212) 773-4946 International Tax Quantitative Services Email: michael.stamm@ey.com Debra Taylor, +1 (212) 773-2978 Mobile: +1 (201) 280-4588 Financial Services Organization Email: debra.taylor@ey.com James J. Tobin, +1 (212) 773-6400 Consultant Mobile: +1 (917) 365-9466 Efax: +1 (866) 862-1314 Email: james.tobin@ey.com +1 (212) 773-7542 Edwin van Keulen, Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (347) 237-6916 Email: edwin.vankeulen@ey.com +1 (212) 773-0626 Jeffrey A. Weiss, US-East Operating Model Mobile: +1 (917) 952-8199 Effectiveness Leader Email: jeffrey.weiss@ey.com Ann Wilbur, +1 (212) 773-0909 International Tax Quantitative Services Mobile: +1 (917) 902-0569 Email: ann.wilbur@ey.com International Transactions Frank A. Caratzola +1 (212) 773-6388 Mobile: +1 (917) 331-8059

Cindy Lin

Hien Nguyen

Gabe Taubenfeld

Email: frank.caratzola@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-8057 Email: cindy.lin1@ey.com +1 (703) 747-0574

Email: hien.nguyen@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-2030

Email: gabe.taubenfeld@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network (for Asia-Pacific and Latin America Tax desks, see separate listings in this chapter)

Andrea Ajovalasit, Italy

Asmaa Ali. Middle East and North Africa (MENA)

+1 (212) 773-5008

Email: andrea.ajovalasit1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-1657

Email: asmaa.ali1@ey.com

Tobias Appl, Germany

Sebastiaan Boers, Netherlands (resident in Chicago)

Martijn Bons, Netherlands (resident in Chicago) Jose Antonio Bustos, BEPS

Pamela Collie, United Kingdom

Denise de Haard, Netherlands Charlie Douglas, United Kingdom

Karl Doyle, Ireland (resident in San Jose) Eric Duvoisin, Switzerland

Thomas Eckhardt, Germany

Deirdre Fenton, BEPS

Emer Gallagher, Ireland

Lital Haber, Israel

Isabel Hidalgo Galache, Spain

Serge Huysmans, Luxembourg

Laura Katsma, Netherlands (resident in San Francisco and San Jose)

Brigitte Keirby-Smith, Pan Africa

Karla Kim, United Kingdom

Gabor Kiss, Hungary

Richard Kocsis, Hungary (resident in San Jose) Kirill Lukyanets, Russian Federation

Paul Macdonald, United Kingdom

Sylwia Migdal, Poland

★ Ana Mingramm, Head of Global Tax Desk Network

Maaike Muit, BEPS

Trevor O'Brien, Canada

Dele Olaogun, Africa

+1 (212) 536-1318

Email: tobias.appl2@ey.com

+1 (312) 879-3682

Mobile: +1 (408) 904-9678

Email: sebastiaan.boers1@ey.com

+1 (312) 879-5115

Email: martijn.bons2@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-9584

Email: joseantonio.bustos@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-2325

Email: pamela.collie1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-3000

+1 (212) 773-6705

Email: charlie.douglas1@ey.com

+1 (408) 947-4977

Email: karl.doyle@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-0762

Email: eric.duvoisin@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-8265

Mobile: +1 (646) 339-4002

Email: thomas.eckhardt@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-0019

Email: deirdre.fenton1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-0050

Email: emer.gallagher@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-9630

Email: lital.haber1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-1382

Email: isabel.hidalgo.galache1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-2710

Mobile: +1 (917) 861-9230

Email: serge.huysmans@ey.com

+1 (415) 894-8923

Email: laura.katsma2@ey.com

+1 (212) 466-9450

Email: brigitte.f.keirby-smith1@ey.com

+1 (212) 360-9623

Email: karla.kim@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-8394 Email: gabor.kiss2@ey.com

+1 (408) 947-6753

Email: richard.kocsis1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-3847

Email: kirill.v.lukyanets1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-6406

Email: paul.macdonald1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-0095

Mobile: +1 (646) 595-7814

Email: sylwia.migdal1@ey.com +1 (212) 773-9190

Mobile: +1 (917) 328-8464

Email: ana.mingramm@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-2761

Email: maaike.c.muit@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-9053

Email: trevor.m.obrien1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-2546

Mobile: +1 (917) 952-3970 Email: dele.olaogun@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-4262 Joanna Pachnik, Poland Email: joanna.pachnik1@ey.com +1 (212) 536-1355 Xavier Picha, Luxembourg Mobile: +1 (917) 353-1059 Email: xavier.picha@ey.com +1 (212) 773-2021 Mathieu Pinon, France Email: mathieu.pinon1@ey.com Alexandre Pouchard, Luxembourg +1 (312) 879-3007 (resident in Chicago) Mobile: +1 (646) 675-3201 Email: alexandre.pouchard@ey.com Andres Ramirez Gaston. +1 (408) 918-8372 Luxembourg (resident in San Jose) Email: andres.ramirezgaston@ey.com Nadine Redford, BEPS +1 (212) 773-3786 Email: nadine.k.redford@ey.com +1 (212) 360-9507 Daniel Rees, United Kingdom Email: daniel.w.rees1@ey.com Nina Roos. Switzerland +1 (212) 466-9247 Email: nina.roos1@ey.com Tiago Rosa, Portugal +1 (212) 773-9144 Email: tiago.rosa@ey.com Graham Shaw, United Kingdom +1 (212) 773-6064 Mobile: +1 (646) 430-2119 Email: graham.shaw@ey.com Dirk-Jan (DJ) Sloof, Netherlands +1 (212) 773-1903 (resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (917) 834-5748 Email: dirkjan.sloof@ey.com +1 (212) 773-4266 Malte Soegaard, Nordics (Denmark) Email: malte.soegaard1@ey.com Max 't Hart, Netherlands +1 (212) 466-9161 Email: max.t.hart1@ey.com Frederic Vallat, France +1 (212) 773-5889 Mobile: +1 (646) 236-0530 Email: frederic.vallat@ey.com +1 (212) 773-5586 Max Van den Bergh, Belgium Mobile: +1 (646) 617-8804 Email: max.vandenbergh@ey.com Willy van Exel, Netherlands +1 (212) 773-3969 Email: willy.vanexel@ey.com Jean-Charles Van Heurck, Belgium +1 (212) 360-9813 Email: jean-charles.van.heurck1@ ey.com Ronny Waldkirch, Germany +1 (212) 773-9192 and EMEIA Transfer Pricing Mobile: +1 (917) 391-3867 Email: ronny.waldkirch1@ey.com Matthew Williams, +1 (212) 773-9320 **RFPS** Email: matthew.williams1@ey.com Emiliano Zanotti, Italy +1 (212) 360-9330 Email: emiliano.zanotti2@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

(Financial Services) Sarah Belin-Zerbib, France +1 (212) 773-9835 Mobile: +1 (646) 713-7560 Email: sarah.belinzerbib@ey.com +1 (212) 773-1597 Michael Bolan, United Kingdom Mobile: +1 (646) 659-8005 Email: michael.bolan@ey.com Siobhan Dillon, Ireland +1 (415) 894-4336 (resident in San Francisco) Email: siobhan.dillon1@ey.com Alex Magee, United Kingdom +1 (212) 773-3130 Email: alex.s.magee1@ey.com

Magdalena Mozdzierz, Luxembourg

Pablo Wejcman,

Argentina and Latin America

+1 (212) 446-9169

Email: magdalena.mozdzierz1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-5129

+1 (212) 773-8515

Mobile: +1 (646) 295-8054 Email: pablo.wejcman@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Global Tax Desk Network (Transaction Tax Advisory)

Tim Clappers, Netherlands

Mobile: +1 (929) 499-5961 Email: tim.clappers@ey.com

Chintan Gala, India +1 (212) 360-9667

Email: chintan.gala@ey.com

Rik Jansen, *Netherlands* +1 (212) 773-1562

Mobile: +1 (718) 915-8540 Email: rik.jansen@ey.com

Jun Miyahara, *Japan* +1 (212) 773-0677 Email: jun.miyahara1@ey.com

Magdalena Mozdzierz, +1 (212) 466-9196 *Luxembourg* Hobile: +1 (646) 508-2820

Luxembourg Mobile: +1 (646) 508-2820 Email: magdalena.mozdzierz1@ey.com

Kevin Ngo, Australia +1 (212) 773-9065

Mobile: +1 (917) 868-9513 Email: kevin.ngo3@ey.com +1 (212) 773-6259

Laura Palmer, *United Kingdom* +1 (212) 773-6259 Mobile: +1 (929) 620-0092

Email: laura.palmer1@ey.com
Alex Prince, United Kingdom +1 (212) 773-1093

Mobile: +1 (917) 832-2461 Email: alex.prince@ey.com frov Sun. China Mainland +1 (212) 773-3856

Troy Sun, China Mainland +1 (212) 773-3856 Mobile: +1 (917) 225-6651 Email: troy.sun1@ey.com

Edwin van Keulen, +1 (212) 773-7542

Transaction Tax Advisory Mobile: +1 (347) 237-6916

Desk Leader, Netherlands Email: edwin.vankeulen@ey.com

Sebastian Weinl, *Germany* +1 (212) 773-3784 Mobile: +1 (929) 331-2520 Email: sebastian.weinl1@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Luigi Bucceri +1 (212) 773-5346

Mobile: +1 (347) 453-0616 Email: luigi.bucceri@ey.com

Ela Choina +1 (312) 879-2935 (resident in Chicago) Mobile: +1 (708) 35

Mobile: +1 (708) 351-8223 Email: ela.choina@ey.com

Karen Christie +1 (212) 773-5552

Mobile: +1 (646) 752-7759 Email: karen.christie@ey.com

Alex Cotopoulis +1 (212) 773-8216 Mobile: +1 (917) 499-4688

Email: alex.cotopoulis@ey.com

Gino Dossche +1 (212) 773-6027

Mobile: +1 (646) 637-4191 Email: gino.dossche@ey.com

Edel Flynn +1 (212) 773-3759

Mobile: +1 (917) 972-2813 Email: edel.flynn@ey.com

Anne Freden +1 (415) 894-8732

(resident in San Francisco) Mobile: +1 (925) 588-6212 Email: anne.freden@ev.com Michael Gallacher +1 (212) 773-7954

Mobile: +1 (917) 471-4348

Email: michael.gallacher@ey.com

★ Maria Hevia Alvarez, US Leader,

+1 (212) 773-6754 Mobile: +1 (646) 831-2187

VAT Practice

Email: maria.heviaalvarez@ey.com

Steve Patton

+1 (212) 773-2827

Mobile: +1 (917) 833-8713 Email: steve.patton1@ey.com

Angelo Torres (resident in Hoboken) +1 (201) 551-5964 Mobile: +1 (646) 258-5279

Email: angelo.torres@ey.com +1 (312) 879-4260

Katie Shoener

Mobile: +1 (260) 615-0182 Email: katie.shoener@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Asia-Pacific Business Group - Global Tax Desk Network

Michelle Arias, Philippines

+1 (212) 773-9275

Email: michelle.arias@ey.com

David Burns, Australia

+1 (212) 773-5280

Min Fei, China Mainland

Email: david.burns1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-5622 Mobile: +1 (917) 349-2381 Email: min.fei@ey.com

Chris J. Finnerty, Asia-Pacific Business Group Leader +1 (212) 773-7479

Mobile: +1 (208) 309-0689 Email: chris.finnerty@ey.com

Chinumar Huk-han, Thailand

+1 (212) 773-1774

Hiroaki Ito, Japan

Email: chinumar.huk-han1@ey.com +1 (212) 360-9378

Pongpat Kitsanayothin

Mobile: +1 (929) 228-6795

Email: hiroaki.ito1@ey.com +1 (212) 773-8837

Email: pongpat.kitsanayothin@ey.com

Blake Langridge +1 (212) 360-9383

Mobile: +1 (347) 420-1229 Email: blake.langridge1@ey.com

Clement Lim, Singapore (resident in Chicago)

Vickie Lin, China Mainland (resident in Houston)

+1 (312) 879-6344 Email: clement.lim2@ey.com

+1 (713) 750-1399

Rex Lo, Hong Kong SAR

Mobile: +1 (917) 331-6798 Email: vickie.lin@ey.com

Andrew Loh, Malaysia

+1 (212) 773-7590 Email: rex.lo1@ey.com +1 (212) 773-3000

Ryan Lu, China Mainland

+1 (212) 360-9650 Email: ryan.lu@ey.com +1 (212) 360-9499

Amelia Malley

Email: amelia.malley@ey.com

Kevin Ngo, Australia

+1 (212) 773-9065

Puspitasari Sahal, Indonesia

Email: kevin.ngo3@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-4127 Email: puspitasari.sahal@ey.com

Dhara Sampat, India

+1 (212) 773-3340

Mobile: +1 (347) 882-4740 Email: dhara.sampat2@ey.com

Roshan Samuel, India

+1 (212) 773-2776

Email: roshan.samuel1@ey.com

Archit Shah, India (resident in San Jose)

+1 (408) 947-4930 Email: archit.shah@ey.com Young Ju Song, Korea (South)

Bin Eng Tan, Singapore (resident in Chicago) Jerry Tang, Taiwan

Ryuta Tosaki, Japan

Lucy Wang, China Mainland (resident in Chicago) Diana Wu, China Mainland (resident in San Jose)

Bee-Khun Yap

Andrea Yue, China Mainland

Asian Business Services

Hiro Furuya, Japanese Business Services – Transfer Pricing (resident in Dallas)

Max Hata, Japanese Business Services, Global and Americas Leader

Sandra Jin, China Mainland (resident in Cleveland)

Hae-Young Kim, Korea (South)

Hideki Nakajima (resident in Atlanta) Makoto Nomoto, Japan

Jo (Jiuhong) Xie, China Mainland (resident in Chicago)

Laura Wu, China Mainland (resident in Boston)

Xiaoqing Zhang, China Mainland (resident in Boston)

Winona Zhao, China Mainland (resident in Boston)

Wei Zheng, China Mainland

+1 (212) 773-4496

Email: young.ju.song1@ey.com

+1 (312) 879-4194 Email: bin.eng.tan1@ey.com

+1 (212) 360-9768

Email: jerry.tang1@ey.com +1 (212) 466-9801

Email: ryuta.tosaki1@ey.com

+1 (312) 879-6305

Email: lucy.wang1@ey.com

+1 (408) 947-6873

Mobile: +1 (510) 676-6806 Email: diana.wu@ey.com +1 (212) 773-1816

Mobile: +1 (408) 608-4802 Email: bee-khun.yap@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-3478

Email: andrea.yue1@ey.com

+1 (214) 754-3404

Email: hiroaki.furuya@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-5522

Mobile: +1 (310) 387-5856 Email: max.hata@ey.com

+1 (216) 583-4301

Mobile: +1 (614) 565-3638 Email: sandra.jin@ey.com +1 (212) 773-9026

Mobile: +1 (201) 248-7955 Email: haeyoung.kim@ey.com

+1 (404) 817-5424

Email: hideki.nakajima@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-3794 Mobile: +1 (917) 743-0224 Email: makoto.nomoto@ey.com

+1 (312) 879-5114 Mobile: +1 (440) 533-5747 Email: jiuhong.xie@ey.com

+1 (617) 585-0987 Mobile: +1 (508) 479-5620 Email: laura.wu@ey.com

+1 (617) 375-3792

Mobile: +1 (508) 479-6725 Email: xiaoqing.zhang@ey.com

+1 (617) 585-0377

Email: winona.zhao@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-1719 Mobile: +1 (862) 703-9607 Email: wei.zheng1@ey.com

Latin America Business Center – Global Tax Desk Network

Tiago Villa Aguiar, Brazil

Zulay Arevalo, Colombia

Jose Juan Carbaial Gastelum.

Mexico

Gustavo Carmona, Brazil

Jesus Castilla, Mexico (resident in Miami)

+1 (212) 773-8785

Email: tiago.aguiar@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-9138

Email: zulay.a.arevalo.garcia1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-9556

+1 (212) 773-9550

Email: jose.carbajal@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-9325 Email: gustavo.carmona1@ey.com

+1 (305) 415-1416

Email: jesus.castilla@ey.com

Roberto Chapa Espinosa, Mexico

Fernanda Costa, Brazil

La-Tanya Edwards, Caribbean

Carmen Encarnacion

(resident in Miami)

Paulo Espindula (resident in Miami)

Enrique Gonzalez Cruz, Mexico (resident in Houston)

Mariela Gonzalez, Chile

Terri Grosselin (resident in Miami)

Gabriela Moura, Mexico

Tak Morimoto (resident in Los Angeles)

Javier Noguez, Mexico (resident in Houston)

Ernesto Ocampo (resident in San Diego)

Juan Pernin, Argentina

Enrique Perez Grovas, Mexico

Jose Manuel Ramirez, Mexico

Alejandra Sanchez De La Garza, Mexico (resident in Chicago)

Adriana Sanmarti (resident in Miami) Marcus Segnini,

Brazil

Manuel Solano (resident in Mexico City)

Irving Ulloa, Mexico

Ricardo Vargas, Mexico and Latin America

Pablo Wejcman,

Argentina and Latin America

+1 (212) 773-6790

Email: roberto.chapa@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-8313

Email: fernanda.c.salzedas1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-3188

Email: la-tanya.n.edwards1@ey.com

+1 (305) 415-1644

Mobile: +1 (917) 972-5053

Email: carmen.encarnacion@ey.com

+1 (305) 415-1311

Email: paulo.espindula@ey.com

+1 (713) 750-8107

Mobile: +1 (832) 948-9943

Email: enrique.cruz@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-9163

Email: mariela.gonzalez@ey.com

+1 (305) 415-1344

Mobile: +1 (305) 495-1608 Email: terri.grosselin@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-9409

Email: gabriela.moura1@ey.com

+1 (213) 977-4320

Mobile: +1 (310) 467-1924

Email: tak.morimoto@ey.com

+1 (713) 751-2043 Mobile: +1 (646) 520-8348

Email: javier.noguez@ey.com

+1 (858) 535-7383

Mobile: +1 (619) 410-3642

Email: ernesto.ocampo@ey.com +1 (212) 360-9779

Email: juan.ignacio.pernin@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-1594

Mobile: + 1 (917) 499-0735

Email: enrique.perezgrovas@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-3144

Email: jose.manuel.ramirez@ey.com

+1 (312) 879-3597

Mobile: +1 (214) 437-0052

Email: alejandra.sanchez@ey.com

+1 (305) 415-1906

Email: adriana.sanmarti@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-0224

Mobile: +1 (407) 748-6462 Email: marcus.segnini1@ey.com

+52 (55) 1101-6437

New York: +1 (212) 773-8114 Mobile: +1 (646) 460-2610 Email: manuel.solano@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-8982

Email: irving.f.ulloa.nieblas1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-2771

Mobile: +1 (914) 318-0023

Email: ricardo.vargas@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-5129

Mobile: +1 (646) 295-8054 Email: pablo.wejcman@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Tax Desks Abroad

Kara Baquizal (resident in London) Dmitri Bordeville (resident in Frankfurt) +44 (20) 7951-5148

Email: kara.baquizal1@uk.ey.com

+49 (6196) 996-24138

Email: dmitri.bordeville@de.ey.com

Andrew Brown (resident in Munich)

(resident In London beginning September 2020)

Rebecca Cahoon (resident in Zurich)

Alice Chan

(resident in Hong Kong SAR)

Dr. Amir Chenchinski (resident in Tel-Aviv)

Rebecca Coke (resident in Toronto) Ryan Coupland (resident in Calgary)

Tom Day (resident in Munich)

Richard E. Felske (resident in Vancouver)

George B. Guedikian (resident in Toronto)

Lipeng He
(resident in Shanghai)
Kevin Hughes
(resident in Hong Kong SAR)
Leif Jorgensen

Ann-Kristin Kautz (resident in Frankfurt)

(resident in London)

Bokyoung Kim (resident in Hong Kong SAR)

Kevin Kim (resident in Shanghai)

Joseph Kledis, Japan International Tax and Transaction Services

Markets Leader (resident in Tokyo) Christian Koller

(resident in Zurich)

Tal Levy (resident in Tel-Aviv)

Jeremy F. Litton (resident in Hong Kong SAR)

Greg Lohmeyer (resident in London)

Peggy Lok (resident in Hong Kong SAR)

Josh McKniff (resident in Hong Kong SAR) Takayuki Ohta

(resident in Tokyo)

Chait Panday (resident in Toronto)

+49 (89) 14331-12317 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-12317 Email: andrew.brown@de.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-2000

+41 (58) 286-3324

Email: rebecca.cahoon@ch.ey.com

+852 2629-3882 Mobile: +852 6111-7453

Email: alice.chan@hk.ey.com

+972 (3) 568-7124

Mobile: +972 (54) 473-6299 Email: amir.chenchinski@il.ey.com

+1 (416) 932-5355

Email: rebecca.coke@ca.ey.com

+1 (403) 206-5405

Mobile: +1 (403) 819-6643 Email: ryan.coupland@ca.ey.com

+49 (89) 14331-16549 Mobile: +49 (160) 939-16549 Email: thomas.day@de.ey.com

+1 (604) 643-5448 Mobile: +1 (514) 927-8236

Email: richard.e.felske@ca.ey.com +1 (416) 943-3878

Mobile: +1 (416) 710-0912 Email: george.b.guedikian@ca.ey.com

+86 (21) 2228-3588 Email: lipeng.he@cn.ey.com

+852 2515-4107

Email: kevin.m.hughes@hk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-1445 Mobile: +44 7825-257-232 Email: ljorgensen@uk.ey.com

+49 (6196) 996-24423 Email: ann-kristin.kautz@de.ey.com

+852 2849-9545

Email: bokyoung.kim@hk.ey.com

+86 (21) 2228-6732

Email: youngjoon.kim@cn.ey.com

+81 (3) 3506-2110

Mobile: +81 (70) 7595-0296 Email: joe.kledis@jp.ey.com

+41 (58) 286-4675

Email: christian.koller@ch.ey.com

+972 (3) 568-7151

Email: tal.levy@il.ey.com

+852 2846-9888

Email: jeremy.litton@ey.com

+44 (20) 7197-7904

Mobile: +44 7824-084-871 Email: greg.lohmeyer@uk.ey.com

+852 2629-3866

Mobile: +852 6012-0498 Email: peggy.lok@hk.ey.com

+852 2849-9168

Email: josh.mckniff@hk.ey.com

+81 (3) 3506-1257

Mobile: +81 (70) 4512-9817 Email: takayuki.ohta@jp.ey.com

+1 (416) 943-2072

Email: chait.panday@ca.ey.com

Michael Parets (resident in Zurich) Radhika Patel (resident in Toronto) Asif Rajwani (resident in Toronto)

Itai Ran

(resident in Tel-Aviv)

Denis Rousseau (resident in Montreal)

Erica Scott-Young (resident in London) Lee-Bryan Serota (resident in Frankfurt) Donnie Stephenson (resident in London) Jillian Symes (resident in London)

Anna Tagalakis
(resident in Montreal)
Michael Teper
(resident in Toronto)
Jordan Toce
(resident in London)
Sean Trahan
(resident in London)

Sean Trejo
(resident in Hong Kong SAR)

George Tsitouras (resident in Montréal)

Hiroshi Uehara (resident in Tokyo)

Zachary Weinstein (resident in Hong Kong SAR)

Michael Xiang (resident in Shanghai) Brenda Yamaji (resident in London)

Emad Zabaneh (resident in Toronto)

+41 (58) 286-3392

Email: michael.parets@ch.ey.com +1 (416) 943-3264

Email: radhika.patel@ca.ey.com +1 (416) 943-2626

Mobile: +1 (416) 476-1712 Email: asif.rajwani@ca.ey.com

+972 (3) 623-2729

Mobile: +972 (54) 562-0281 Email: itai.ran@il.ey.com +1 (514) 879-8058

Mobile: +1 (514) 240-7786

Email: denis.rousseau@ca.ey.com +44 (20) 7951-8314

Email: escott-young@uk.ey.com

+49 (6196) 996-26450 Email: lee.b.serota@de.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-2535

Email: donnie.stephenson@uk.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-7863 Mobile: +44 7717-782-501 Email: jsymes@uk.ey.com

+1 (514) 879-8215

Email: anna.tagalakis@ca.ey.com

+1 (416) 943-2952

Email: michael.teper@ca.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-0253 Email: jtoce@uk.ey.com +44 (20) 7197-0868

Email: sean.trahan@uk.ey.com

+852 3471-2717 Email: sean.trejo@hk.ey.com

Mobile: +1 (514) 993-4427 Email: george.tsitouras@ca.ey.com

+81 (3) 3506-1281 Mobile: +81 (80) 2160-6293 Email: hiroshi.uehara@jp.ey.com

+852 9661-9581

+1 (514) 874-4427

Email: zachary.m.weinstein@hk.ey.com

+86 (21) 2228-5522

Email: michael.xiang@cn.ey.com

+44 (20) 7951-5163 Mobile +44 7826-952-302 Email: brenda.yamaji@uk.ey.com

+1 (416) 943-2221

Mobile: +1 (416) 993-1738 Email: emad.m.zabaneh@ca.ey.com

Japan Business Services – International Tax and Transaction Services – Transfer Pricing and Operating Model Effectiveness (OME)

Naoko Kito +81 (3) 3506-2411 (resident in Tokyo) Email: naoko.kito@jp.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

Matthew Blum,
Financial Services Organization
(resident in Boston)
Douglas Chestnut
(resident in Washington, DC)

+1 (617) 585-0340 Mobile: +1 (617) 642-7955 Email: matt.blum@ey.com +1 (202) 327-5780 Mobile: +1 (703) 966-8679 Email: douglas.chestnut@ey.com Danielle C. Clark,

Global Withholding Tax Reporter, Financial Services Organization

Lee Holt,

Capital Markets Leader

Chris J. Housman.

Financial Services Organization Region — International Tax and Transaction Services Leader

Karla Johnsen

Eric Sapperstein,

Financial Services Organization

Debra Taylor,

Financial Services Organization

+1 (203) 674-3693

Mobile: +1 (914) 414-3233

Email: danielle.clark@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-9636

Mobile: +1 (917) 232-7056

Email: lee.holt@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-6490

Mobile: +1 (704) 776-1968 Email: chris.housman@ev.com

+1 (212) 773-5510

Mobile: +1 (347) 834-0423 Email: karla.johnsen@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-3353

Mobile: +1 (201) 316-6639

Email: eric.sapperstein@ey.com +1 (212) 773-2978

Mobile: +1 (201) 826-7656

Email: debra.taylor@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Operating Model Effectiveness (OME)

Cedric Bernardeau +1 (212) 773-2165

Mobile: +1 (215) 901-7972 Email: cedric.bernardeau@ey.com

Karen Holden +1 (212) 773-5421

> Mobile: +1 (917) 361-0356 Email: karen.holden@ey.com

Scott Lavne +1 (212) 773-1997

Mobile: +1 (516) 395-7352

Email: scott.layne@ey.com

Kendra McDermand +1 (703) 747-1133

> Mobile: +1 (917) 769-5007 Email: kendra.mcdermand@ey.com

Yvonne Metcalfe +1 (202) 327-7947

Mobile: +1 (201) 424-0657

Email: yvonne.metcalfe@ey.com

+1 (202) 327-6056

Mobile: +1 (703) 969-2352

Email: al.paul@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-7165

Mobile: +1 (773) 272-1077

Email: anamaria.romero@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-0626

Mobile: +1 (917) 952-8199

Email: jeff.weiss@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Cedric Bernardeau

Effectiveness Leader

(resident in Tysons)

Ana Maria Romero

Jeffrey A. Weiss,

Al G. Paul

(resident in Washington, DC)

(resident in Washington, DC)

US-East Region Operating Model

Financial Services Organization

+1 (212) 773-2165

Mobile: +1 (215) 901-7972 Email: cedric.bernardeau@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-3635

Email: anne.bost@ey.com

+1 (617) 585-0446

Mobile: +1 (617) 869-1167

Email: kevin.burke@ey.com

 Kevin Burke, US-East Region

Anne Bost,

Transfer Pricing Leader (resident in Boston)

Nick Carofano

(resident in Stamford)

Greg Crough

+1 (203) 674-3386

Mobile: +1 (646) 318-5970

Email: nick.carofano@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-7648

Mobile: +1 (347) 266-0867

Email: greg.crough@ey.com

Siv Schultz

1826 UNITED STATES +1 (732) 516-4863 James Dougherty Mobile: (908) 342-6116 (resident in Metropark) Email: james.dougherty@ey.com +1 (201) 551-5011 David Elwell, Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (646) 467-3647 Email: david.elwell@ey.com Charles Erivona +1 (212) 773-1670 Mobile: +1 (347) 742-4192 Email: charles.erivona@ev.com Daniel Falk +1 (212) 360-9706 Mobile: +1 (917) 502-4755 Email: daniel.falk@ey.com David Farhat, +1 (212) 773-7260 Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (443) 622-3421 Email: david.farhat@ey.com Tracee J. Fultz, +1 (212) 773-2690 Americas International Tax Mobile: +1 (917) 816-6452 Email: tracee.fultz@ey.com and Transaction Services Transfer Pricing Leader Sayantani Ghose, +1 (212) 773-0390 Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (917) 455-6275 Email: sayantani.ghose@ey.com Timothy Gunning +1 (212) 773-5866 Mobile: +1 (347) 703-7855 Email: timothy.gunning@ey.com Alex Gurevich, +1 (617) 585-0392 Mobile: +1 (617) 905-5922 Financial Services Organization (resident in Boston) Email: alexander.gurevich@ey.com Robbert Kaufman +1 (212) 773-6046 Mobile: +1 (706) 825-6510 Email: robbert.kaufman@ey.com Masatake Kuramoto, +1 (212) 773-3419 Japanese Business Services Mobile: +1 (646) 279-7521 Email: masatake.kuramoto@ey.com Scott Layne +1 (212) 773-1997 Mobile: +1 (516) 395-7352 Email: scott.layne@ey.com Thomas Leonard +1 (212) 773-9519 Mobile: +1 (201) 921-9609 Email: thomas.leonard@ey.com +1 (201) 551-5026 Keith Lowenhar (resident in Hoboken) Mobile: +1 (516) 205-3571 Email: keith.lowenhar@ey.com Anupam Malhotra +1 (212) 773-9171 Mobile: +1 (646) 894-9592 Email: anupam.malhotra@ey.com Mary Margiotta, +1 (212) 773-0249 Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (917) 208-3183 Email: mary.margiotta@ey.com Atsushi Nishimura +1 (212) 360-9701 Email: atsushi.nishimura2@ey.com Tatvana Pashova +1 (212) 773-4830 Email: tatyana.pashova@ey.com Ana Maria Romero +1 (212) 773-7165 Email: anamaria.romero@ey.com Matthew Sambrook +1 (212) 360-9838

> Mobile: +1 (604) 868-2696 Email: matthew.sambrook1@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-3818 Mobile: +1 (203) 482-0134 Email: siv.schultz@ey.com

Jonathan Thompson, Financial Services Organization

◆ Tom Tsiopoulos,

Financial Services Organization Region - Email: tom.tsiopoulos1@ey.com Transfer Pricing Leader

+1 (212) 773-4791

Mobile: +1 (929) 442-6470 Email: jonathan.thompson2@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-3265

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Alicia Afalonis +1 (212) 773-3725

Email: alicia.afalonis@ey.com Jacob Blank, +1 (212) 773-1589

Consultant Email: jacob.blank@ey.com Steve Clausen +1 (212) 773-2844

Mobile: +1 (917) 544-9936

Email: steve.clausen@ey.com Howard Gold +1 (212) 773-3849

Mobile: +1 (646) 418-6347 Email: howard.gold@ey.com

Elizabeth Harvey +1 (212) 773-5726 Mobile: +1 (917) 526-0324 Email: elizabeth.harvey@ey.com

Ilona Kahl +1 (212) 773-0350 Email: ilona.kahl@ey.com

Ilva Katsman +1 (212) 773-0197

Email: ilya.katsman@ey.com

 James Keim, +1 (212) 773-9447 Americas and US-East Region -Mobile: +1 (973) 202-3793 Email: james.keim@ey.com International Tax and Transaction

Services Transaction Tax Advisory Leader

Karen Lambert +1 (212) 773-2765 Mobile: +1 (203) 240-1640

Email: karen.lambert@ey.com

 Thomas Matragrano, +1 (212) 773-1824 Mobile: +1 (646) 321-1661 Financial Services Organization Region - Transaction Tax Email: thomas.matragrano@ey.com

Advisory Leader

Klaus Metz +1 (212) 773-4206 Email: klaus.metz@ey.com

Anthony W. Patten +1 (212) 773-5764 Mobile: +1 (516) 343-6581

Email: anthony.patten@ey.com Blago Petkov +1 (212) 773-1856

Mobile: +1 (202) 413-2787 Email: blago.petkov@ey.com

Anthony D. Rao +1 (212) 773-5425

> Mobile: +1 (201) 819-8536 Email: anthony.rao@ey.com

Stephen A. Sacks +1 (212) 773-1815

Mobile: +1 (973) 615-9889 Email: stephen.sacks@ey.com

David Shurberg, +1 (212) 773-1575

Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (202) 361-7664 Email: david.shurberg@ey.com

Jonathan Stevens +1 (212) 360-9203

Email: jonathan.stevens@ey.com

Shari R. Tepper +1 (212) 773-7734

> Mobile: +1 (732) 245-7801 Email: shari.tepper@ey.com

Howard Tucker +1 (212) 773-1359

Email: howard.tucker@ey.com

C. Scott Walters

◆ Auri L. Weitz,

Americas International Tax and Transaction Services Private Equity Leader

Chris Wheeler

Martin Williams,

Financial Services Organization

Business Tax Services

Coleen Blakely

Terence Cardew,

Financial Services Organization Leader of Business Tax Services

Business Tax Advisory

Rebecca DiGangi

Tax Policy and Controversy

Laura Prendergast (resident in Metropark)

Tax Reporting and Compliance

Terence Cardew, Financial Services Organization

Financial Services Organization

Oleksii Manuilov

Global Trade

Oleksii iviai iuliov

Jean-Baptiste Barberot, Luxembourg

Julie Claeys, Belgium

Mathieu Girotto, Luxembourg

Achim Grothaus, Germany

5 1 111

Rephael Havrenne, Luxembourg (resident in San Jose)

Freek Lugtigheid, Netherlands

Roland Montfort, France

(resident in Chicago)

Ralph Mulder, Netherlands (resident in Chicago)

Christiane Rosenbaum, Germany

+1 (212) 773-9158

Mobile: +1 (917) 232-2559 Email: scott.walters@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-8809

Mobile: +1 (516) 792-6453

Email: auri.weitz@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-2558

Email: chris.wheeler@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-1883

Email: martin.williams@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-2801

Mobile: +1 (305) 586-1002

Email: coleen.blakely@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-3628

Mobile: +1 (551) 206-4088

Email: terence.cardew@ey.com

+1 (201) 551-5008

Mobile: +1 (646) 373-7600 Email: rebecca.digangi@ey.com

+1 (732) 516-4042 Mobile: +1 (732) 245-9920

Email: lauram.prendergast@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-3628

Mobile: +1 (551) 206-4088

Email: terence.cardew@ey.com

+1 (212) 773-5263

Mobile: +1 (917) 376-6911

Email: oleksii.manuilov@ey.com

Donahue & Partners LLP (Alliance Law Firm)

+1 (212) 773-2613

Mobile: +1 (347) 820-2699 Email: jeanbaptiste.barberot@dp.ey.com

+1 (212) 773-2112

Mobile: +1 (718) 213-6076

Email: julie.claeys@dp.ey.com

+1 (212) 466-9722

Email: mathieu.girotto1@dp.ey.com

+1 (212) 773-7230

Email: achim.grothaus@dp.ey.com

+1 (408) 947-5757

Mobile: +1 (718) 708-0752

Email: rephael.havrenne@dp.ey.com

+1 (212) 773-3421

Mobile: +1 (646) 334-7955

Email: freek.lugtigheid1@dp.ey.com

+1 (312) 879-3823

Mobile: +1 (312) 860-6585

Email: roland.montfort@dp.ey.com

+1 (312) 879-2824

Mobile: +1 (646) 830-2484

Email: ralph.mulder@dp.ey.com

+1 (212) 773-9505

Mobile: +1 (347) 670-5778

Email: christiane.rosenbaum@dp.ey.com

Martijn Udo de Haes, Netherlands

Mobile: +1 (347) 366-0922

Email: martijn.udodehaes@dp.ey.com +1 (408) 947-5754

Suzette van Gendt, Netherlands

Mobile: +1 (415) 529-8741

+1 (212) 773-2392

(resident in San Jose)

Email: suzette.van.gendt1@dp.ey.com +1 (212) 773-0754

Ricardo Aramburo Williams. Latin America Mobile: +1 (917) 774-5753 Email: ricardo.aramburo.williams@

dp.ey.com

Atlanta, Georgia

GMT-5

In general, all faxes to the persons listed below should be sent to their efax numbers. Please contact the persons listed below to obtain their efax numbers.

Ernst & Young LLP

55 Ivan Allen Jr. Blvd.

Suite 1000

Atlanta, GA 30308-2215

+1 (404) 874-8300

Fax: +1 (404) 817-4305

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Jeffrey Greenstein +1 (404) 817-5606

Mobile: +1 (678) 643-3024 Email: jeffrey.greenstein@ey.com

Lewis King +1 (404) 817-5471

> Mobile: +1 (704) 941-9822 Email: lewis.king@ey.com

Steven McLeighton, +1 (404) 817-4028

Mobile: +1 (404) 273-3191 Legal Entity Rationalization Email: steven.mcleighton@ey.com

Stephen Puett +1 (404) 817-4825

> Mobile: +1 (404) 317-6983 Email: stephen.puett@ey.com

Steve Skor

+1 (404) 817-4489 Mobile: +1 (678) 612-2955

Email: steve.skor@ey.com

 Aaron Topol, +1 (404) 817-5459 Mobile: +1 (404) 444-3292 US-Central Region International Tax and Email: aaron.topol@ey.com Transaction Services Leader

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Brian Burrell +1 (404) 541-7094

> Mobile: +1 (404) 210-1606 Email: brian.burrell@ey.com

Email: molly.ericson@ey.com

 Jay Camillo, +1 (404) 817-5035

Mobile: +1 (404) 226-4744 Americas Operating Model Effectiveness Leader (OME) Email: jay.camillo@ey.com

Dan Karen +1 (404) 817-5921 Email: dan.karen@ey.com

E. Miller Williams +1 (404) 817-5077 Mobile: +1 (404) 798-5462 Email: miller.williams@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Brice Bostian +1 (404) 541-7204

Email: brice.bostian@ey.com John Buice, US-Central Region +1 (404) 817-5925 Transaction Tax Mobile +1 (404) 234-7079

Email: john.buice@ey.com Advisory Leader Mary (Molly) Ericson, +1 (404) 817-5525 International Tax and Transaction Mobile: +1 (404) 354-6383

Services Bankruptcy Leader

Jeffrey Gibbs +1 (404) 541-7136

Mobile: +1 (864) 275-5012

Email: jeffrey.gibbs@ey.com Richard D. Ward +1 (404) 817-4112

+1 (404) 817-4112 Email: richard.ward@ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Paul Mayberry +1 (404) 817-5721

Mobile: +1 (678) 481-8506 Email: paul.mayberry@ey.com

Mark Mesler +1 (404) 817-5236

Email: mark.mesler@ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

George Ethridge, +1 (404) 817-5287

Tax Market Leader Email: george.ethridge@ey.com

Global Trade

Cameron Gauntner +1 (404) 817-5637

Mobile: +1 (404) 934-7773

Email: cameron.gauntner@ey.com

+1 (512) 478-9881

Fax: +1 (512) 473-3499

Austin, Texas GMT -6

Ernst & Young LLP 401 Congress Avenue

Suite 1800

Austin, TX 78701

Advisorv

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax

Steve Sideris +1 (213) 240-7590

(resident in Los Angeles) Mobile: +1 (860) 670-5918

Email: steven.sideris@ey.com

Jamie Thorvilson Wolfe +1 (512) 473-1689

Mobile: +1 (773) 383-6132

Email: iamie.thorvilson@ev.com

Baltimore, Maryland GMT -5

Ernst & Young LLP 621 East Pratt Street Baltimore. MD 21202

+1 (410) 539-7940 Fax: +1 (410) 783-3832

Business Tax Advisory

Arun Subhas +1 (410) 986-0961 Mobile: +1 (443) 413-4324

Email: arun.subhas@ey.com

Boston, Massachusetts GMT -5

In general, all faxes to the persons listed below should be sent to their efax numbers. Please contact the persons listed below to obtain their efax numbers.

Ernst & Young LLP 200 Clarendon Street

Boston, MA 02116

+1 (617) 266-2000

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

◆ Craig Hillier, Americas International Tax and Transaction Services Leader +1 (617) 375-1283 Mobile: +1 (617) 223-7252

Email: craig.hillier@ey.com

Christopher Kelley +1 (617) 375-2401

Mobile: +1 (617) 827-9162 Email: christopher.kelley@ey.com Michael F. Lutz +1 (617) 585-1899

> Mobile: +1 (617) 905-8687 Email: mike.lutz@ey.com +1 (617) 585-0387

Email: neelu.mehrotra@ey.com

Neelu Mehrotra,

International Tax Quantitative

Services

Elisabeth Schadae Percelay. +1 (617) 375-1405

Financial Services Organization

Email: elisabeth.schadae.percelay@ey.com

Carter L. Vinson, +1 (617) 585-0961

Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (617) 455-2504 Email: carter.vinson@ey.com

Jacqueline Washburn, +1 (617) 585-3529

Mobile: +1 (617) 816-8826 Financial Services Organization

Email: jacqueline.washburn@ey.com +1 (617) 375-1410

Jeremy Welford Mobile: +1 (310) 480-1766

Email: jeremy.welford@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Capital Markets

Matthew Blum, +1 (617) 585-0340 Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (617) 642-7955 Email: matt.blum@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Legal Entity Rationalization

Denise Guarino +1 (617) 585-3592

> Mobile: +1 (978) 806-7714 Email: denise.guarino@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Lisa Blanchard +1 (617) 375-8362

> Mobile: +1 (617) 645-2736 Email: lisa.blanchard@ey.com

 Kevin Burke. +1 (617) 585-0446

US-East Region Transfer Mobile: +1 (617) 869-1167 Pricing Leader Email: kevin.burke@ey.com

Alexander Gurevich, +1 (617) 585-0392

Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (617) 905-5922 Email: alexander.gurevich@ey.com

Candice King +1 (617) 585-0756

> Mobile: +1 (781) 405-9309 Email: candice.king@ey.com

Tony Noce

+1 (617) 375-1450 Mobile: +1 (617) 259-7156

Email: tony.noce@ey.com +1 (617) 375-2324

Pablo Ornelas,

Financial Services Organization Email: pablo.castroornelas@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Dane Heilner +1 (617) 585-0771

Email: dane.heilner@ey.com

+1 (617) 375-3787 Michael Jacoby

Email: michael.jacoby@ey.com

Doug Miller +1 (617) 375-1490

Email: douglas.miller@ey.com

Mark W. Pepler +1 (617) 375-1489

Email: mark.pepler@ey.com

Gary E. Silacci +1 (617) 585-3423

Email: gary.silacci@ey.com

Eric Wolpe +1 (617) 585-6865

Email: eric.wolpe@ey.com

Chinese Business Services

Laura Wu +1 (617) 585-0987

Mobile: +1 (508) 479-5620 Email: laura.wu@ey.com

Xiaoqing Zhang +1 (617) 375-3792

Mobile: +1 (508) 479-6725 Email: xiaoqing.zhang@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Daniel Keller +1 (617) 375-2308

Mobile: +1 (513) 706-7436 Email: daniel.keller2@ey.com

Winona Zhao +1 (617) 585-0377

Email: winona.zhao@ey.com

Business Tax Services

Coleen Blakely +1 (212) 773-2801

Mobile: +1 (305) 586-1002 Email: coleen.blakely@ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Heather Sundram +1 (617) 585-0402

Mobile: +1 (267) 258-3177 Email: heather.sundram@ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Laura Prendergast +1 (732) 516-4042 (resident in Metropark) Mobile: +1 (732) 245-8

Mobile: +1 (732) 245-9920 Email: lauram.prendergast@ey.com

+1 (716) 843-5000

Buffalo, New York GMT -5

In general, all faxes to the persons listed below should be sent to their efax numbers. Please contact the persons listed below to obtain their efax numbers.

Ernst & Young LLP

1500 Key Tower Fax: +1 (716) 843-5175

50 Fountain Plaza Buffalo, NY 14202

Business Tax Advisory

Eugene P. Gramza, Jr. +1 (716) 843-5072

Mobile: +1 (716) 308-1224 Email: gene.gramza@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Lara Gruber +1 (212) 773-1586 (resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (917) 355-46

(resident in New York) Mobile: +1 (917) 355-4611 Email: lara.gruber@ey.com

Charlotte, North Carolina GMT -5

In general, all faxes to the persons listed below should be sent to their efax numbers. Please contact the persons listed below to obtain their efax numbers.

Ernst & Young LLP +1 (704) 372-6300

Suite 3800 Fax: +1 (704) 331-1853 (Tax) 100 N. Tryon Street +1 (704) 331-1979 (Tax)

Charlotte, NC 28202

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Nick D'Antoni +1 (704) 335-4224

Mobile: +1 (843) 450-8222

Email: nick.dantoni@ey.com

C. Eddie Holland, +1 (704) 331-1939

Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (704) 604-7781

Email: eddie.holland@ey.com

+1 (704) 335-4262 Stephen Marquardt

Mobile: +1 (713) 470-7363

Email: stephen.marquardt@ey.com

Scott C. Shell

+1 (704) 331-2056

Mobile: +1 (704) 236-1381

Email: scott.shell@ey.com +1 (704) 331-1951

W. Shawn Smith,

Mobile: +1 (704) 516-7822

Financial Services Organization

Email: shawn.smith@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transfer Pricing

Sarah McCarthy +1 (704) 331-1809

Mobile: +1 (612) 414-5997 Email: sarah.mccarthy@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

George Harrison +1 (704) 331-2082

> Mobile: +1 (704) 451-6766 Email: george.harrison@ey.com

Global Trade

+1 (704) 331-1975 Jav Bezek

> Mobile: +1 (704) 964-3431 Email: jay.bezek@ey.com

Chicago, Illinois

GMT-6

Ernst & Young LLP 155 North Wacker Drive Chicago, IL 60606-1787 +1 (312) 879-2000 Fax: +1 (312) 879-4029

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisorv

Carl Bornholdt +1 (312) 879-3232

Mobile: +1 (847) 224-1577 Email: carl.bornholdt@ey.com

Thomas W. Bottomlee +1 (312) 879-2780

Mobile: +1 (847) 962-7241 Email: tom.bottomlee@ey.com

Anthony Calabrese, +1 (312) 879-6037

Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (312) 292-7801

Email: anthony.calabrese@ey.com

J Russell Carr +1 (312) 879-4684

> Mobile: +1 (847) 710-4684 Email: russell.carr@ey.com

Daniel Farrell, Financial Services

+1 (312) 879-3033

Organization Maureen Garcia Email: dan.farrell@ey.com +1 (312) 879-5313

Mobile: +1 (630) 632-2210 Email: maureen.garcia@ey.com

Kevin Glen.

+1 (312) 879-6257

Financial Services Organization

Mobile: +1 (847) 987-9499 Email: kevin.glen@ey.com

Norman J. Hannawa,

Financial Services Organization

+1 (312) 879-5322

Mobile: +1 (248) 515-4599 Email: norman.hannawa@ey.com

Noah Lewis

+1 (312) 879-3982

Mobile: +1 (312) 547-9549 Email: noah.lewis@ey.com

Suzanne Lippe,

+1 (312) 879-4254

International Tax Quantitative

Mobile: +1 (773) 294-9723 Email: sue.lippe@ey.com

Services Kathy MacDonald

+1 (312) 879-5052

Mobile: 1 (630) 235-1761 Email: kathy.macdonald@ey.com Melissa Mathias, +1 (312) 879-2984

Financial Services Organization Email: melissa.mathias@ey.com

◆ Simon Moore, +1 (312) 879-4580

Americas Transformation Leader Mobile: +1 (847) 275-5189 Email: simon.moore@ey.com

Michael Moran, +1 (312) 879-3144

Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (646) 696-1347

Email: michael.moran2@ey.com

Chad Munz +1 (312) 879-2366

Mobile: +1 (224) 300-8710 Email: chad.munz@ey.com

Paul C. Pencak +1 (312) 879-5152 Mobile: +1 (630) 712-7100

Email: paul.pencak@ey.com Steven M. Surdell +1 (312) 879-4123

Mobile: +1 (312) 925-6112

Email: steven.surdell@ey.com

Sean P. Thompson +1 (312) 879-3918

Mobile: +1 (847) 975-3708 Email: sean.thompson@ey.com

Anna Voortman +1 (312) 879-3264 Mobile: +1 (312) 480-6557 Email: anna.voortman@ey.com

Stacy Wabeke +1 (312) 879-3297

Mobile: +1 (616) 430-1415 Email: stacy.wabeke@ey.com

Gregory R. Walker +1 (312) 879-2813

Mobile: +1 (773) 398-9095 Email: greg.walker@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

Sebastiaan Boers, Netherlands +1 (312) 879-3682

Mobile: +1 (408) 904-9678 Email: sebastiaan.boers1@ey.com

Martijn Bons, Netherlands

+1 (312) 879-5115 Mobile: +1 (312) 722-4994 Email: martijn.bons2@ey.com

Alexandre Pouchard, Luxembourg

+1 (312) 879-3007 Mobile: +1 (646) 675-3201

Email: alexandre.pouchard@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Asia-Pacific Business Group – Global Tax Desk Network

Clement Lim, Singapore +1 (312) 879-6344

Email: clement.lim2@ey.com

Bin Eng Tan, Singapore +1 (312) 879-4194

Email: bin.eng.tan1@ey.com

Lucy Wang, China +1 (312) 879-6305

Email: lucy.wang1@ey.com

Latin America Business Center - Global Tax Desk Network

Alejandra Sanchez de la Garza, +1 (312) 879-3597

Mexico Mobile: +1 (214) 437-0052

Email: alejandra.sanchez@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Ela Choina, +1 (312) 879-2935

US-Central Region Leader of VAT Mobile: +1 (708) 351-8223

Email: ela.choina@ey.com

Nikola Elsener +1 (312) 879-4651

Mobile: +1 (312) 619-0059 Email: nikola.elsener1@ey.com

Ronan Le Gall +1 (312) 879-5140

Email: ronan.legall@ey.com

Katie Shoener +1 (260) 615-0182

Email: katie.shoener@ey.com

Global Trade

Timothy J. Wichman

Scott Fife +1 (312) 879-2876

Mobile: +1 (852) 966-4577 Email: scott.fife@ey.com

Nathan Gollaher +1 (312) 879-2055

Mobile: +1 (630) 728-4778 Email: nathan.gollaher@ey.com

Sharon Martin +1 (312) 879-4837

Mobile: +1 (512) 922-4697 Email: sharon.martin1@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

Tim Kerr +1 (312) 879-2371

Email: tim.kerr@ey.com +1 (312) 879-2282 Mobile: +1 (202) 294-420

Mobile: +1 (202) 294-4208 Email: timothy.wichman@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness (OME)

Tobin E. Hopkins +1 (312) 879-3137

Mobile: +1 (312) 203-2790 Email: tobin.hopkins@ey.com

Anna Voortman +1 (312) 879-3264

Mobile: +1 (312) 480-6557 Email: anna.voortman@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Melissa Cheng +1 (312) 879-5980

Email: melissa.cheng@ey.com

Wesley Cornwell +1 (312) 879-4227

Mobile: +1 (773) 620-6568 Email: wes.cornwell@ey.com

Tobin E. Hopkins +1 (312) 879-3137

Mobile: +1 (312) 203-2790 Email: tobin.hopkins@ey.com

Mischa van der Kamp +1 (312) 879-6599

+1 (312) 879-6599 Mobile: +1 (312) 730-2300

Email: mischa.vanderkamp@ey.com

◆ Colleen M. Warner, +1 (312) 879-3633

US-Central Region Transfer Mobile: +1 (312) 330-0773
Pricing Leader Email: colleen.warner@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Doug Brody +1 (312) 879-4360

Mobile: +1 (516) 316-1184 Email: douglas.brody@ey.com

Michele Burtschi, +1 (312) 879-2992

International Tax and Mobile: +1 (317) 431-4284
Transaction Services Email: michele.burtschi@ey.com

Tax Quality Leader

Joshua Ebner +1 (312) 879-2960

Email: joshua.ebner@ey.com

Matthew Hofheimer +1 (312) 879-2515

Email: matthew.hofheimer@ey.com

Mark Lowry +1 (312) 879-3699

Mobile: +1 (847) 421-8137 Email: mark.lowry@ey.com

John Simon +1 (312) 879-4300

Mobile: +1 (770) 403-0033 Email: jfsimon@ey.com Steve Starzynski +1 (312) 879-4818

Mobile: +1 (415) 260-2445

Email: steve.starzynski@ey.com

Dan White +1 (312) 879-4195

Mobile: +1 (314) 255-9991

Email: dan.white@ey.com

Business Tax Services

Kevin Chadwell. +1 (312) 879-2884 Tax Market Leader

Mobile: +1 (901) 219-8010

Email: kevin.chadwell@ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Mark Arshonsky, US-Central +1 (312) 879-3221 Region Global Compliance Mobile: +1 (847) 217-1139 Email: mark.arshonsky@ey.com and Reporting Markets Leader

Tax Technology and Transformation

Andrea Gronenthal +1 (312) 879-3158

Mobile: +1 (312) 835-1184

Email: andrea.gronenthal@ey.com

Cincinnati, Ohio

GMT-5

Ernst & Young LLP

221 East 4th Street

Suite 2900

Advisorv

Cincinnati, OH 45202

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax

+1 (513) 612-1400

Fax: +1 (513) 612-1730

Tyler Martus +1 (513) 612-1448

Email: tyler.martus@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Karl Rothfuss +1 (513) 612-1568

Mobile: +1 (513) 307-5917 Email: karl.rothfuss@ey.com

Global Trade

Jack Harvey +1 (513) 612-1586

Mobile: +1 (513) 295-9297

Email: jack.harvey1@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Ela Choina, +1 (312) 879-2935

US-Central Region Leader of VAT Mobile: +1 (708) 351-8223 Email: ela.choina@ey.com (resident in Chicago)

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Paul Walker +1 (513) 612-1620 Email: paul.walker@ey.com

Business Tax Services

Ben Berling +1 (513) 612-1413

Email: ben.berling@ey.com

Cleveland, Ohio GMT-5

Ernst & Young LLP +1 (216) 861-5000 950 Main Avenue Fax: +1 (216) 583-2013

Suite 1800

Cleveland, OH 44113

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Daniel McMann +1 (313) 628-8740 (resident in Detroit) Mobile: +1 (313) 720-3389

Email: daniel.mcmann@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Karl Rothfuss +1 (513) 612-1568

(resident in Cincinnati) Mobile: +1 (513) 307-5917

Email: karl.rothfuss@ey.com Rupesh Santoshi +1 (412) 644-7814

(resident in Pittsburgh) Mobile: +1 (612) 206-1510 Email: rupesh.santoshi@ey.com

 Jeffrey Veleke
 +1 (412) 644-0418

 (resident in Pittsburgh)
 Mobile: +1 (412) 889-4265

 Email: jeffrey.veleke@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Ela Choina, +1 (312) 879-2935

US-Central Region Leader of VAT Mobile: +1 (708) 351-8223 (resident in Chicago) Email: ela.choina@ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

 James C. Marucci,
 +1 (412) 644-0638

 Tax Market Leader
 Mobile: +1 (412) 400-8433

 (resident in Pittsburgh)
 Email: james.marucci@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Doug Brody +1 (312) 879-4360 (resident in Chicago) Mobile: +1 (516) 316-1184 Email: douglas.brody@ey.com

Chinese Business Services

Sandra Jin +1 (216) 583-4301 Mobile: +1 (614) 565-3638 Email: sandra.jin@ey.com

Tax Performance Advisory Services

Marc Borstein +1 (216) 583-2950 Mobile: +1 (614) 361-4171

Email: marc.borstein@ey.com

Columbus, Ohio

GMT -5

Ernst & Young LLP +1 (614) 224-5678 Suite 200 Fax: +1 (614) 232-7939

800 Yard Street Grandview Heights, OH 43212

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Nathan Beadle +1 (317) 681-7061 (resident in Indianapolis) Mobile: +1 (612) 396-8364 Email: nathan.beadle@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

 Rupesh Santoshi
 +1 (412) 644-7814

 (resident in Pittsburgh)
 Mobile: +1 (612) 206-1510

 Email: rupesh.santoshi@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Ela Choina, +1 (312) 879-2935

US-Central Region Leader of VAT Mobile: +1 (708) 351-8223

(resident in Chicago) Email: ela.choina@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Doug Brody +1 (312) 879-4360
(resident in Chicago) Mobile: +1 (516) 316-1184
Email: douglas.brody@ey.com

Business Tax Services

 James C. Marucci,
 +1 (412) 644-0638

 Tax Market Leader
 Mobile: +1 (412) 400-8433

 (resident in Pittsburgh)
 Email: james.marucci@ey.com

Dallas, Texas GMT -6

EY 2323 Victory Avenue

Suite 2000

Dallas, TX 75219

Jon Wyma

+1 (214) 969-8000 Fax: +1 (214) 969-8530

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

James M. Kim +1 (214) 969-8346

Mobile: +1 (214) 693-6820 Email: james.kim@ey.com

Steven Penning +1 (214) 969-8649

Mobile: +1 (402) 250-5974 Email: steven.penning@ey.com

Riaz Salam +1 (214) 969-0861

Mobile: +1 (512) 767-5886 Email: riaz.salam@ey.com

Joy Scott +1 (214) 969-0843

Email: joy.scott@ey.com

Jamie Thorvilson Wolfe +1 (512) 473-1689

(resident in Austin) Mobile: +1 (773) 383-6132 Email: jamie.thorvilson@ey.com

> +1 (214) 969-9852 Mobile: +1 (214) 755-5552 Email: jon.wyma@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Barrett Benoit +1 (214) 969-9772

Mobile: +1 (214) 597-3534 Email: barrett.benoit@ey.com

Hiro Furuya, *Japanese Business* +1 (214) 754-3404 *Services — Transfer Pricing* Mobile: +1 (972) 800-0488

Email: hiroaki.furuya@ey.com

♦ Katherine Pinzon, +1 (713) 750-4655

US-West Region Transfer Mobile: +1 (305) 799-7674
Pricing Leader Email: katherine.pinzon@ey.com

(resident in Houston) Business Tax Advisorv

 Charles Carr,
 +1 (214) 754-3280

 Private Client Services
 Email: charles.carr@ey.com

 Jamison Meredith,
 +1 (214) 969-8119

US-West Region Mobile: +1 (214) 676-6364
Quantitative Services Leader Email: jamison.meredith@ey.com

Robert Stover +1 (214) 969-8321 Email: bobby.stover@ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Jay Fenlaw, US-West Tax and Finance Operate (TFO) Leader

Mark Rountree, US-West Tax Segment Market Leader, Health and Life Sciences

Tax Policy and Controversy

Tina Boldt, Account and Interest Group Leader

Emron Pratt

+1 (214) 969-8259 Mobile: +1 (214) 707-3568 Email: jay.fenlaw@ey.com +1 (214) 969-8607

Mobile: +1 (214) 546-6889 Email: mark.rountree@ey.com

+1 (214) 969-8476 Mobile: +1 (214) 478-9019 Email: tina.boldt@ey.com +1 (214) 969-9845

Mobile: +1 (214) 244-1493 Email: emron.pratt@ey.com Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Eva Velin +1 (214) 969-8953

Mobile: +1 (972) 854-3563 Email: eva.velin1@ey.com

Global Trade

Armando Beteta +1 (214) 969-8596

> Mobile: +1 (972) 743-2639 Email: armando.beteta@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

John Dixson +1 (214) 754-3568

> Mobile: +1 (214) 929-1605 Email: john.dixson@ey.com

+1 (408) 947-5615 Brandon Hayes

Mobile: +1 (617) 320-0371 Email: brandon.hayes@ey.com

Kelly Worle +1 (214) 969-0852

> Mobile: +1 (480) 313-0508 Email: kelly.worle@ey.com

Mark Maurer +1 (214) 969-8758

> Mobile: +1 (917) 583-7147 Email: mark.maurer@ey.com

Charles Thompson +1 (214) 665-5516

Mobile: +1 (214) 632-4664

Email: charles.thompson@ey.com

Denver, Colorado

GMT-7

Ernst & Young LLP 370 17th Street, Suite 4800

Denver, CO 80202

+1 (720) 931-4000 Fax: +1 (720) 931-4444

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Andrew J. Cooper +1 (720) 931-4505

Mobile: +1 (720) 878-6900 Email: andrew.cooper@ey.com

Curt Kinsky (resident in San Francisco) +1 (415) 894-8519 Email: curt.kinsky@ey.com

John Ridgley +1 (720) 931-4758

Email: john.ridgley@ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Alice Harbutte +1 (720) 931-4011

Email: alice.harbutte@ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Doug Scheetz, US-West Tax Segment Market Leader. Consumer Products

+1 (720) 931-4012 Mobile: +1 (303) 475-9347 Email: doug.scheetz@ey.com

+1 (313) 628-7100

Fax: +1 (313) 628-7101

Detroit, Michigan

GMT-5

Ernst & Young LLP One Kennedy Square 777 Woodward Avenue Suite 1000

Detroit, MI 48226-3529

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Derek Burgess +1 (616) 336-8235 (resident in Grand Rapids) Mobile: +1 (616) 633-8297

Email: derek.burgess@ey.com

Steven C. DeMers +1 (313) 628-8490

> Mobile: +1 (734) 634-0019 Email: steven.demers@ey.com

Stephen J. Ferguson +1 (313) 628-8730

> Mobile: +1 (248) 504-9799 Email: stephen.ferguson@ey.com

Daniel McMann +1 (313) 628-8740

> Mobile: +1 (313) 720-3389 Email: daniel.mcmann@ev.com

+1 (313) 628-7150

Mobile: +1 (248) 840-0525 Email: mark.mukhtar@ey.com

★ Jeffrey M. Michalak, +1 (313) 628-8460 Global International Tax and Mobile: +1 (248) 207-1629 Transaction Services Leader Email: jeffrey.michalak@ey.com

Mark J. Mukhtar,

International Tax Quantitative Services

Margaret (Margo) Shulman +1 (313) 628-7532

Mobile: +1 (917) 270-0443 Email: margaret.shulman@ey.com

Stephen E. Slazinski +1 (313) 628-8909 Mobile: +1 (248) 703-8785

Email: stephen.slazinski@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Operating Model **Effectiveness**

Mike Beeman +1 (616) 336-8256

Email: michael.beeman@ey.com (resident in Grand Rapids)

Business Tax Services

Daniel F. Kelley, +1 (313) 628-8929 Tax Market Leader Mobile: +1 (248) 229-9660 Email: daniel.kelley@ey.com

Global Trade

Javier Quijano +1 (313) 628-7273

Email: javier.quijano@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Ela Choina, +1 (312) 879-2935

Mobile: +1 (708) 351-8223 US-Central Region Leader of VAT (resident in Chicago) Email: ela.choina@ey.com

Indirect Tax

Chris Gunder, +1 (313) 628-8820 US-Central Region Mobile: +1 (330) 612-3251 Leader of Indirect Tax Email: chris.gunder@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Lara Witte +1 (313) 628-7168

Mobile: +1 (248) 977-9813 Email: lara.witte@ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Trevor Wetherington +1 (313) 628-8439

Mobile: +1 (248) 417-0040

Email: trevor.wetherington@ey.com

Chinese Business Services

Houston, TX 77010

Sandra Jin +1 (216) 583-4301 (resident in Cleveland) Mobile: +1 (614) 565-3638 Email: sandra.jin@ey.com

Houston, Texas GMT-6

Ernst & Young LLP +1 (713) 750-1500 1401 McKinney Street Fax: +1 (713) 750-1501 Suite 2400

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Sarah Busker +1 (713) 750-1598

Mobile: +1 (281) 627-4331

Email: sarah.busker@ey.com

Marc de Louw +1 (713) 750-4899

Mobile: +1 (832) 740-0511

Email: marc.delouw@ey.com

+1 (713) 750-5232 Mobile: +1 (312) 315-9290

Email: mike.masciangelo@ey.com

Amy (Ritchie) Reneau, +1 (713) 750-5276 Mobile: +1 (512) 423-8655 US-West Region EY Law Leader

Email: amy.reneau@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

★ Purvez Captain, Global Leader — +1 (713) 750-8341

Michael Masciangelo

Oil & Gas Transfer Mobile: +1 (832) 722-8454 Pricina Services Email: purvez.captain@ey.com

Larry Eshleman +1 (713) 750-8384

> Mobile: +1 (832) 687-9541 Email: larry.eshleman@ey.com

Kelly Hales +1 (713) 750-8141

> Mobile: +1 (832) 428-8836 Email: kelly.hales@ey.com

Bill Macey +1 (713) 750-1283

Mobile: +1 (713) 705-3062 Email: bill.macey@ey.com

 Katherine Pinzon. +1 (713) 750-4655

US-West Region Transfer Pricing Leader Mobile: +1 (305) 799-7674 Email: katherine.pinzon@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Asia-Pacific Business Center - Global Tax Desk Network

Vickie Lin. China Mainland +1 (713) 750-1399

Email: vicki.lin@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Latin America Business Center - Global Tax Desk Network

Enrique Gonzalez Cruz, Mexico +1 (713) 750-8107

Email: enrique.cruz@ey.com

Javier Noguez, Mexico +1 (713) 751-2043

Email: javier.f.noguez.estrada@mx.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Yusuf Al-Qallaf +1 (713) 750-5172

Deborah Byers

Mobile: +1 (832) 819-6447

+1 (713) 750-8138

Email: yusuf.alqallaf@ey.com

Mobile: +1 (713) 819-1287

Email: deborah.byers@ey.com Tim Devetski

+1 (713) 750-4597

Mobile: +1 (832) 202-8496

Email: tim.devetski@ey.com

Brett Enzor +1 (214) 969-8980

> Mobile: +1 (917) 325-4432 Email: brett.enzor@ey.com

 John Fiorito. +1 (713) 750-5149

US-West Region Transaction Mobile: +1 (832) 833-0278 Tax Advisory Leader Email: john.fiorito@ey.com Christopher J. Lallo +1 (713) 750-5159

> Mobile: +1 (832) 731-6417 Email: chris.lallo@ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Patricia Bartoskewitz

+1 (713) 750-1220 Mobile: +1 (713) 818-8600

Email: patricia.bartoskewitz@ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Jessica Blackmon, US-West Region Tax and Risk Advisory Services Leader

Timothy Gowens, US-West Region Tax Segment Market Leader, Energy

Wes Poole, US-West Region Tax Segment Market Leader, Energy

+1 (713) 750-8630 Mobile: +1 (225) 802-5247 Email: jessica.blackmon@ey.com

+1 (713) 750-8458 Mobile: +1 (832) 755-6974 Email: timothy.gowens@ey.com +1 (817) 348-6141

Mobile: +1 (817) 307-8775 Email: wes.poole@ey.com

Tax Controversy

Steven M. Diamond, US-West Region Tax Controversy Leader +1 (713) 750-8277 Mobile: +1 (713) 502-2153 Email: steven.diamond@ey.com

Global Trade

James Grogan

+1 (713) 750-5296 Mobile: +1 (512) 922-4697 Email: james.grogan@ey.com Michael Heldebrand +1 (408) 947-6820

Mobile: +1 (713) 825-1639 Email: michael.heldebrand@ey.com

Michael Leightman +1 (713) 750-1335 Mobile: +1 (713) 598-2848 Email: michael.leightman@ey.com Bryan Schillinger +1 (713) 750-5209

Email: bryan.schillinger@ey.com

Indianapolis, Indiana

GMT-5

Ernst & Young LLP Chase Tower 111 Monument Circle Suite 4000

Indianapolis, IN 46204

+1 (317) 681-7000 Fax: +1 (317) 681-7216

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Nathan Beadle

+1 (317) 681-7061 Mobile: +1 (612) 396-8364 Email: nathan.beadle@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Karl Rothfuss (resident in Cincinnati)

Mischa van der Kamp (resident in Chicago)

+1 (513) 612-1568 Mobile: +1 (513) 307-5917 Email: karl.rothfuss@ey.com

+1 (312) 879-6599 Mobile: +1 (312) 730-2300

Email: mischa.vanderkamp@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Ela Choina. US-Central Region Leader of VAT (resident in Chicago)

+1 (312) 879-2935 Mobile: +1 (708) 351-8223 Email: ela.choina@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Dan Corsaro +1 (317) 681-7154

Mobile: +1 (317) 446-3908 Email: daniel.corsaro@ey.com

GMT-8

Business Tax Services

Daniel F. Kelley, +1 (313) 628-8929

Tax Market Leader Mobile: +1 (248) 229-9660 (resident in Detroit) Email: daniel.kelley@ey.com

Irvine, California

Ernst & Young LLP +1 (949) 794-2300 18101 Von Karman Avenue +1 (949) 437-0590

Suite 1700

Irvine, CA 92612-1007

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Ethan Kroll +1 (949) 437-0817

Mobile: +1 (650) 814-1133 Email: ethan.kroll@ey.com +1 (949) 437-0302

Revital Gallen,

Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (973) 420-4120 Email: revital.allen@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Melody Leung +1 (949) 437-0423 Mobile: +1 (714) 425-3022

Email: melody.leung@ey.com

John Nagy +1 (949) 437-0386 Mobile: +1 (949) 244-7932

Email: john.nagy@ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Joseph Cruz +1 (949) 437-0276 Mobile: +1 (949) 280-5010

Email: joseph.cruz@ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

John Chadwick +1 (949) 437-0764

Email: john.chadwick@ey.com

Carl DiNicola +1 (949) 437-0263

Mobile: +1 (949) 279-2314 Email: carl.dinicola@ey.com

Katy Frankel, US-West Advanced +1 (858) 535-7302

Manufacturing & Mobility Mobile: +1 (714) 552-2014

Tax Market Segment Leader (resident in San Diego) Email: katy.frankel@ey.com

Scott Jaconetty +1 (949) 437-0792

Email: scott.jaconetty@ey.com

Chase Lewis +1 (949) 437-0644 Email: chase.lewis@ey.com

Bruce Miller +1 (949) 437-0729

Email: bruce.miller8@ey.com

Rae Perry +1 (949) 437-0405 Email: rae.perry@ey.com

Allen Plass +1 (949) 437-0634 Email: allen.plass@ey.com

Temple Turner +1 (818) 523-8387 Email: temple.turner@ey.com

Clark Welton, US-West Market +1 (949) 437-0341
Segment Leader, Real Estate/ Email: clark.welton@ey.com
Hospitality & Construction

Global Trade

★ Robert Smith, US Leader, Global Trade
+1 (949) 437-05
Mobile: +1 (844)

+1 (949) 437-0533 Mobile: +1 (844) 299-0553 Email: robert.smith5@ey.com Todd Smith +1 (949) 437-0354 Mobile: +1 (949) 903-0338 Email: todd.r.smith@ey.com

Kansas City, Missouri GMT -6

Ernst & Young LLP +1 (816) 474-5200 One Kansas City Place +1 (816) 480-5369

1200 Main Street

Suite 2500

Kansas City, MO 64105-2143

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Ron Pierce +1 (816) 480-5229

Mobile: +1 (816) 668-8176 Email: ron.pierce@ey.com

Steven Resnikoff +1 (314) 290-1728

(resident in St. Louis) Mobile: +1 (612) 889-3809 Email: steven.resnikoff@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Erin Benedict +1 (314) 290-1286 (resident in St. Louis) Email: erin.benedict@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Michelle Brady +1 (314) 290-1307

(resident in St. Louis) Email: michelle.brady@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

 Ela Choina,
 +1 (312) 879-2935

 US-Central Region Leader of VAT (resident in Chicago)
 Mobile: +1 (708) 351-8223

 Email: ela.choina@ey.com

Business Tax Services

 Joseph R. Robinson,
 +1 (314) 290-1349

 Tax Market Leader
 Mobile: +1 (314) 322-6748

 (resident in St. Louis)
 Email: joseph.robinson@ey.com

Los Angeles, California GMT -8

Ernst & Young LLP +1 (213) 977-3200 725 S. Figueroa Street Fax: +1 (213) 977-3978

5th Floor

Los Angeles, CA 90017-5418

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

David Gill +1 (213) 977-3844

Mobile: +1 (626) 437-6997 Email: david.gill@ey.com

Manish Patel +1 (213) 977-3846

Email: manish.patel@ey.com
Bryant Turner, +1 (213) 977-7775

Financial Services Organization Email: bryant.turner@ey.com

Cynthia Yu +1 (213) 240-7005 Mobile: +1 (626) 399-8951 Email: cynthia.yu@ey.com

International Transactions

Michael Harper +1 (213) 240-7110

Email: michael.harper1@ey.com

Todd Stein +1 (213) 977-7719

Email: todd.stein@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

Lena Hines, National Tax

+1 (213) 977-1532 Mobile: +1 (213) 660-6836 Email: lena.hines@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Melody Leung

+1 (949) 437-0423 Mobile: +1 (714) 425-3022 Email: melody.leung@ey.com

Steve Sideris

+1 (213) 240-7590 Mobile: +1 (860) 670-5918 Email: steven.sideris@ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Sarita Bhakta

Eric Block, US-West Region Private Equity Portfolio Tax Segment Market Leader

Chris Billick

◆ Greg Brubach, US-West Region Leader,

Global Compliance and Reporting Robert Grimes

(resident in Westlake Village)

Michael L. Humbarger

Michael Johnson

Christopher Kearley

Debbie Kim

Helen Kim

Colin Lee

Jason Lin

Franky Low

Michael Mendoza

Michael Okabayashi

Jenny Oku

Richard Snelson

Edith Yavarian

+1 (213) 977-5805

Email: sarita.bhakta@ey.com

+1 (213) 977-3455

Mobile: +1 (310) 850-8825 Email: eric.block@ey.com

+1 (213) 977-7645

Mobile: +1 (310) 666-9901 Email: chris.billick@ey.com

+1 (213) 977-3862

Email: gregory.brubach@ey.com

+1 (805) 779-7011

Email: robert.grimes@ey.com

+1 (720) 931-4304

Email: michael.humbarger@ey.com

+1 (213) 977-3406

Email: michael.johnson4@ey.com

+1 (213) 977-3259

Email: christopher.kearley@ey.com

+1 (213) 977-4399 Email: debbie.kim@ey.com +1 (213) 240-7028

Email: helen.kim@ey.com +1 (213) 977-1538

Email: colin.lee@ey.com +1 (213) 240-7413

Email: jason.lin@ey.com +1 (213) 977-3075

Mobile: +1 (626) 318-8225 Email: franky.low@ey.com

+1 (213) 240-7137

Email: michael.mendoza@ey.com

+1 (213) 977-3760

Email: michael.okabayashi@ey.com

+1 (213) 977-3910

Email: jenny.oku@ey.com +1 (213) 977-3024

Email: richard.snelson@ey.com

+1 (213) 977-3112

Email: edith.yavarian@ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

◆ Kimberly Harrington, US-West Region Leader, Business Tax Advisory and Business Tax Services – Private Client Services +1 (213) 977-3432

Email: kim.harrington@ey.com

Gino Sasso +1 (213) 977-4352

Mobile: +1 (310) 418-1346

Email: gino.sasso@ey.com +1 (213) 977-4231

Sesilia Song

Email: sesilia.song@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Norman Academia +1 (213) 977-3506

Email: norman.academia@ey.com

Michelle Albert +1 (213) 977-3299

Email: michelle.albert@ey.com

Richard Fung +1 (213) 977-5856

Mobile: +1 (626) 278-4330 Email: richard.fung@ey.com

Torsdon Poon +1 (213) 977-3183 Mobile: +1 (202) 327-8005

Email: torsdon.poon@ey.com

Amy F. Ritz +1 (213) 977-7753

Mobile: +1 (310) 213-0380 Email: amy.ritz@ey.com

Indirect Tax

◆ Ali Vahdat, US-West Region +1 (213) 977-3941

Leader, Indirect/State and Mobile: +1 (415) 218-7998
Local Tax Email: ali.vahdat@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Latin America Business Center – Global Tax Desk Network

Tak Morimoto, *Mexico* +1 (858) 535-7704

Email: tak.morimoto@ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Pat Chaback +1 (415) 894-8231

(resident in San Francisco) Mobile: +1 (203) 376-5160

Email: pat.chaback@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Paul Cheshire +1 (213) 977-3165

Mobile: +1 (626) 710-6340 Email: paul.cheshire@ey.com

Louisville, Kentucky GMT -5

Ernst & Young LLP

+1 (502) 585-1400 Fax: +1 (502) 584-4221

Suite 1200 400 West Market Street

400 West Market Stree Louisville, KY 40202

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Tyler Martus +1 (513) 612-1448

(resident in Cincinnati) Email: tyler.martus@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transfer Pricing

Karl Rothfuss +1 (513) 612-1568

(resident in Cincinnati) Mobile: +1 (513) 307-5917

Email: karl.rothfuss@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Ela Choina, +1 (312) 879-2935

US-Central Region Leader of VAT Mobile: +1 (708) 351-8223 (resident in Chicago) Email: ela.choina@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Paul Walker +1 (513) 612-1620

(resident in Cincinnati) Email: paul.walker@ey.com

Business Tax Services

Greg Greenwood +1 (502) 585-6418

Email: greg.greenwood@ey.com

Metropark, New Jersey

GMT -5

Ernst & Young LLP

99 Wood Avenue South

P.O. Box 751

Advisory

Iselin, NJ 08830-0471

+1 (732) 516-4200 Fax: +1 (732) 516-4412

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax

Andrea Varga +1 (732) 516-4417

Email: andrea.varga@ey.com

Michael Luke +1 (212) 773-4071

Email: michael.luke@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

James Dougherty +1 (732) 516-4863

Email: james.dougherty@ey.com

Business Tax Services

Coleen Blakely +1 (212) 773-2801

> Mobile: +1 (305) 586-1002 Email: coleen.blakely@ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Laura Prendergast +1 (732) 516-4042

> Mobile: +1 (732) 245-9920 Email: lauram.prendergast@ey.com

Miami, Florida GMT -5

+1 (305) 358-4111 Ernst & Young LLP 2 Miami Central Fax: +1 (305) 373-3170

700 NW 1st Avenue **Suite 1500** Miami, FL 33136

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Patricia M. Iribarren +1 (305) 415-1324

Mobile: +1 (305) 297-5700

Email: patricia.iribarren@ey.com

Mark Maguire +1 (813) 225-4866

(resident in Tampa) Mobile: +1 (518) 852-9943

Email: mark.maguire@ey.com

Augusto Oliveira, +1 (305) 415-1810

Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (917) 678-6096

Email: augusto.oliveira@ey.com

Mike Perez +1 (305) 415-1818

Mobile: +1 (786) 236-9784 Email: mike.perez@ey.com

Steve Stoffel +1 (404) 817-4210 (resident in Tampa)

Mobile: +1 (770) 241-0876 Email: steve.stoffel@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Patty Burleson +1 (305) 415-1442

> Mobile: +1 (330) 294-8158 Email: patty.burleson@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Enrique Agresott Garcia +1 (305) 415-1742

Mobile: +1 (201) 381-9885

Email: enrique.agresottgarcia@ey.com

Dominic Mackey +1 (305) 415-1629 Mobile: +1 (786) 731-0553

Email: dominic.mackey2@ey.com

Email: jesus.castilla@ey.com

Latin America Business Center – Global Tax Desk Network

Jesus Castilla, International Tax and

Transaction Services US Inbound

Initiative and Latin America

Carmen Encarnacion +1 (305) 415-1644

Mobile: +1 (917) 972-5053 Email: carmen.encarnacion@ey.com

+1 (305) 415-1416

Paulo Espindula +1 (305) 415-1311

Email: paulo.espindula@ey.com

Paola Garrido +1 (305) 415-1569

Email: paola.m.garrido@ey.com

Terri Grosselin +1 (305) 415-1344

Mobile: +1 (305) 495-1608 Email: terri.grosselin@ey.com

Fernando Pachel +1 (305) 415-1759

Email: fernando.pachel@ey.com

Adriana Sanmarti +1 (305) 415-1906

Mobile: +1 (914) 707-1373 Email: adriana.sanmarti@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Elizabeth Arrendale +1 (305) 415-1483

Email: elizabeth.arrendale@ey.com

Lauren Byrne, +1 (212) 773-9886

Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (917) 657-2083

Email: lauren.byrne@ey.com

Milwaukee, Wisconsin GMT -6

Ernst & Young LLP +1 (414) 273-5900 875 East Wisconsin Avenue Fax: +1 (414) 223-7200

Milwaukee, WI 53202-5405

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

James D. Ramsey +1 (414) 223-7011

Mobile: +1 (312) 523-9508 Email: james.ramsey@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Michael Halloran +1 (612) 371-8611 (resident in Minneapolis) Mobile: +1 (646) 251-9634 Email: michael.halloran@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Matthew Hofheimer +1 (312) 879-2515

(resident in Chicago) Email: matthew.hofheimer@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Ela Choina, +1 (312) 879-2935 *US-Central Region Leader of VAT* Hobile: +1 (708) 351-8223

(resident in Chicago) Email: ela.choina@ey.com

Business Tax Services

Tim Ball, Tax Market Leader (resident in Minneapolis)

Ryan Chance

+1 (612) 371-6736

Mobile: +1 (612) 845-4591 Email: timothy.ball@ey.com

+1 (414) 223-7406

+1 (612) 343-1000

Email: ryan.chance@ey.com

Minneapolis, Minnesota

GMT-6

Ernst & Young LLP 220 South Sixth Street Fax: +1 (612) 371-6788

Suite 1400

Minneapolis, MN 55402

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Kyle Cannon +1 (612) 371-6381

Mobile: +1 (651) 329-5607 Email: kyle.cannon@ey.com

Marja Lutsep, +1 (612) 371-8583

Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (646) 856-2030 Email: marja.lutsep@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Ela Choina, +1 (312) 879-2935

Mobile: +1 (708) 351-8223 US-Central Region Leader of VAT (resident in Chicago) Email: ela.choina@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

★ Peter Griffin, Global Transfer +1 (612) 371-6932

Pricing Leader Mobile: +1 (612) 201-7051 Email: peter.griffin@ey.com

Michael Halloran +1 (612) 371-8611

Mobile: +1 (646) 251-9634 Email: michael.halloran@ey.com

Nicholas Schaffer +1 (612) 371-6728

> Mobile: +1 (612) 384-8999 Email: nicholas.schaffer@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Maryann D'Angelo +1 (612) 371-8570

> Mobile: +1 (703) 608-6868 Email: maryann.dangelo@ey.com

Kevin Kaiser, +1 (312) 879-4538

Financial Services Organization Email: kevin.kaiser@ey.com

Business Tax Services

Tim Ball, +1 (612) 371-6736 Tax Market Leader Mobile: +1 (612) 845-4591

Email: timothy.ball@ey.com

Anne McDonald, US-Central Region +1 (612) 371-8612

Leader of Business Tax Services Mobile: +1 (612) 770-5565 Email: anne.mcdonald@ey.com

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania

GMT -5

Ernst & Young LLP Two Commerce Square

2001 Market Street, Suite 4000 Philadelphia, PA 19103-7096

Fax: +1 (215) 448-4069 +1 (215) 841-2643

+1 (215) 448-5000

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

John J. Brady

+1 (215) 448-5377 Mobile: +1 (215) 479-2006 Email: john.brady@ey.com Brett Cagliuso +1 (215) 448-5119

Email: brett.cagliuso@ey.com

International Transactions

Timothy J. Nugent +1 (215) 448-4032

Mobile: +1 (609) 388-4807 Email: timothy.nugent@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Beth Galvin +1 (215) 448-4191

Mobile: +1 (917) 620-1031 Email: beth.galvin@ey.com +1 (215) 841-0384

Mobile: +1 (215) 317-5885 Email: olga.manziy@ey.com

Business Tax Services

Olga Manziy

Coleen Blakely +1 (212) 773-2801

Mobile: +1 (305) 586-1002 Email: coleen.blakely@ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Dolly Jacobs +1 (703) 747-1303

Mobile: +1 (703) 307-4275 Email: dolly.park@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

David Petrillo +1 (215) 448-5067

Email: david.petrillo@ey.com

Fax: +1 (602) 322-3023

Won Shin +1 (215) 448-5813 Email: won.shin@ey.com

- - · · · · ·

Tax Policy and Controversy

Bill O'Meara +1 (215) 448-5616 Email: bill.omeara@ey.com

Email: Sill:Official@Sy.soffi

Ernst & Young LLP
One Renaissance Sq.

Phoenix, Arizona

Ste. 2300

Two North Central Phoenix, AZ 85004 +1 (602) 322-3000

GMT-7

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Andrew J. Cooper +1 (720) 931-4505 (resident in Denver) Hobile: +1 (720) 87

resident in Denver) Mobile: +1 (720) 878-6900 Email: andrew.cooper@ey.com

Dinesh Kakwani +1 (602) 322-3316

Mobile: +1 (917) 939-3950 Email: dinesh.kakwani@ey.com

Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania GMT -5

Ernst & Young LLP +1 (412) 644-7800 One PPG Place Fax: +1 (412) 644-0477

Suite 2100

Pittsburgh, PA 15222

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

 Daniel McMann
 +1 (313) 628-8740

 (resident in Detroit)
 Mobile: +1 (313) 720-3389

 Email: daniel.mcmann@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

+1 (412) 644-7814 Rupesh Santoshi

Mobile: +1 (612) 206-1510 Email: rupesh.santoshi@ey.com

Jeffrey Veleke +1 (412) 644-0418

Mobile: +1 (412) 889-4265 Email: jeffrey.veleke@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Ela Choina. +1 (312) 879-2935

US-Central Region Leader of VAT Mobile: +1 (708) 351-8223 (resident in Chicago) Email: ela.choina@ey.com

Chad Fleeger +1 (412) 644-3537

Mobile: +1 (412) 389-0395 Email: chad.fleeger@ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

James C. Marucci, +1 (412) 644-0638 Tax Market Leader Mobile: +1 (412) 400-8433 Email: james.marucci@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Doug Brody +1 (312) 879-4360 (resident in Chicago) Mobile: +1 (516) 316-1184 Email: douglas.brody@ey.com

Portland, Oregon

GMT-8

Ernst & Young LLP +1 (503) 414-7900 One S.W. Columbia Street Fax: +1 (503) 414-7990

Suite 1050

Portland, OR 97258

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Kristina Allan +1 (206) 262-7113 (resident in Seattle) Mobile: +1 (713) 992-5583

Email: kristina.allan@ey.com

+1 (206) 654-7485 Michael Ferguson (resident in Seattle) Mobile: +1 (206) 910-1541 Email: michael.ferguson@ey.com

Tracy Fisher +1 (503) 414-7935

> Mobile: +1 (408) 309-1523 Email: tracy.fisher@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Michael Bowes +1 (408) 947-5597

Mobile: +1 (408) 802-8072 (resident in San Jose) Email: michael.bowes@ey.com

+1 (503) 414-7958 Nikhil Jain,

Financial Services Organization Email: nikhil.jain@ey.com Anne Welsh Mobile: +1 (206) 999-4537

(resident in Seattle) Email: anne.welsh@ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Renae Davis +1 (503) 414-7995

Mobile: +1 (541) 760-5057

Email: renae.davis@ey.com

Global Trade

James Lessard-Templin +1 (503) 414-7901

Email: james.lessardtemplin@ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

Terri Beigh +1 (503) 327-2923

Email: terri.vining@ey.com

Richmond, Virginia

GMT -5

Ernst & Young LLP
The Edgeworth Building

2100 East Cary Street

Suite 201

Richmond, VA 23223

Business Tax Services

Coleen Blakely +1 (212) 773-2801

Mobile: +1 (305) 586-1002 Email: coleen.blakely@ey.com

+1 (804) 344-6000 Fax: +1 (804) 344-6067

Business Tax Advisory

Dolly Jacobs +1 (703) 747-1303

Mobile: +1 (703) 307-4275 Email: dolly.park@ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Laura Prendergast +1 (732) 516-4042

(resident in Metropark) Mobile: +1 (732) 245-9920

Email: lauram.prendergast@ey.com

St. Louis, Missouri

GMT -6

Ernst & Young LLP +1 (314) 290-1000 The Plaza in Clayton Fax: +1 (314) 290-1882

Suite 1300

190 Carondelet Plaza St. Louis, MO 63105-34334

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax

Advisory

Ron Pierce +1 (816) 480-5229

(resident in Kansas City) Mobile: +1 (816) 668-8176 Efax: +1 (866) 357-0336

Email: ron.pierce@ey.com

Steven Resnikoff +1 (314) 290-1728

Mobile: +1 (612) 889-3809 Email: steven.resnikoff@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transfer Pricing

Erin Benedict +1 (314) 290-1286

Email: erin.benedict@ey.com

Tobin E. Hopkins +1 (312) 879-3137

(resident in Chicago) Mobile: +1 (312) 203-2790

Email: tobin.hopkins@ey.com

Indirect Tax – US VAT Practice

Ela Choina, +1 (312) 879-2935

US-Central Region Leader of VAT Mobile: +1 (708) 351-8223

(resident in Chicago) Email: ela.choina@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Mobile: +1 (312) 952-5384

Email: michelle.brady@ey.com
Dan White +1 (312) 879-4195

Mobile: +1 (314) 255-9991 Email: dan.white@ey.com

+1 (314) 290-1307

(resident in Chicago)

Business Tax Services

Michelle Brady

 Joseph R. Robinson,
 +1 (314) 290-1349

 Tax Market Leader
 Mobile: +1 (314) 322-6748

Email: joseph.robinson@ey.com

Salt Lake City, Utah

GMT-7

Ernst & Young LLP

178 South Rio Grande Street

Suite 400

Salt Lake City, UT 84101

+1 (801) 350-3300

Fax: +1 (801) 350-3456

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisorv

David Gill +1 (213) 977-3844 (resident in Los Angeles) Mobile: +1 (626) 437-6997 Email: david.gill@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Steve Sideris +1 (213) 240-7590 (resident in Los Angeles) Mobile: +1 (860) 670-

Mobile: +1 (860) 670-5918 Email: steven.sideris@ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Joseph Cruz +1 (949) 437-0276 (resident in Irvine) Hobile: +1 (949) 280-5010 Email: joseph.cruz@ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Rick Manning +1 (801) 350-3461

Email: rick.manning@ey.com

San Antonio, Texas

GMT -6

Ernst & Young LLP +1 (210) 228-9696 1800 Frost Bank Tower 100 West Houston Street San Antonio, TX 78205 +1 (210) 242-7252

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Jamie Thorvilson Wolfe (resident in Austin)

Mobile: +1 (773) 383-6132 Email: jamie.thorvilson@ey.com

+1 (512) 473-1689

Business Tax Services

Andrew Beakey +1 (210) 242-7144 Mobile: +1 (713) 826-5345

Email: andy.beakey@ey.com

San Diego, California

GMT -8

Ernst & Young LLP +1 (858) 535-7200 4370 La Jolla Village Drive Fax: +1 (858) 535-7777 Suite 500

San Diego, CA 92122

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Business Tax Advisory

Joseph Cruz +1 (949) 437-0276

(resident in Irvine) Mobile: +1 (949) 280-5010 Email: joseph.cruz@ey.com

Email: josepn.cruz@ey.cor

Global Compliance and Reporting

Russell Broadway +1 (858) 535-7245

Email: russ.broadway@ey.com

Chad Crocker +1 (858) 535-7793

Email: chad.crocker@ey.com +1 (858) 535-7302

 Katy Frankel,
 +1 (858) 535-7302

 US-West Advanced
 Mobile: +1 (714) 552-2014

 Manufacturing & Mobility
 Email: katy.frankel@ey.com

Tax Market Segment Leader

Amy Gossman +1 (858) 535-7626

Email: amy.gossman@ey.com

Lily Kordic +1 (858) 535-7248 Email: lily.kordic@ey.com

Carolyn Long +1 (858) 535-7319 Email: carolyn.long@ey.com

Heidi Wagner +1 (858) 535-7240

Email: heidi.wagner@ey.com

Latin America Business Center - Global Tax Desk Network

Ernesto Ocampo, *Mexico* +1 (858) 535-7383 Mobile: +1 (619) 410-3642

Email: ernesto.ocampo@ey.com

Indirect Tax

Lynlee Brown, Global Trade +1 (858) 535-7357 Mobile: +1 (760) 715-4151

Email: lynlee.brown@ey.com

San Francisco, California

GMT -8

Ernst & Young LLP +1 (415) 894-8000 560 Mission Street Fax: +1 (415) 894-8099

Suite 1600

San Francisco, CA 94105-2907

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

 Stephen Bates,
 +1 (415) 894-8190

 National Tax
 Mobile: +1 (415) 806-1044

National lax Mobile: +1 (415) 806-1044
Email: stephen.bates@ey.com
Bruce Mever +1 (415) 894-8110

Mobile: +1 (925) 787-6424 Email: bruce.meyer@ey.com

Zey Nasser +1 (415) 894-8111

Email: zey.nasser@ey.com

Lucas M. Rachuba, +1 (415) 984-7217

Financial Services Organization Mobile +1 (415) 490-6692

Email: lucas.rachuba@ey.com

24 (445) 004 0040

Nadia Serikova +1 (415) 894-8813

Email: nadia.serikova@ey.com

Cliff Tegel +1 (415) 894-8892 Email: cliff.tegel@ey.com

Liz Yeomans +1 (415) 894-8507 Mobile: +1 (415) 793-7304 Email: liz.yeomans@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Curt Kinskv +1 (415) 894-8519

Email: curt.kinsky@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

Siobhan Dillon, Ireland +1 (415) 894-4336

Financial Services Organization Email: siobhan.dillon1@ey.com

Laura Katsma, Netherlands +1 (415) 894-8923

Email: laura.katsma2@ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Andrew Alltizer +1 (415) 894-8289

Email: andrew.alltizer@ey.com

Kirk Anderson +1 (415) 894-8752 Email: kirk.anderson@ey.com

+1 (415) 894-8614 John Basseer

Email: john.basseer@ey.com Mark Bookman +1 (415) 894-7833

Email: mark.bookman@ey.com

Brian Byrne +1 (408) 947-5601

Email: brian.byrne1@ey.com

Robyn Dahlin +1 (415) 894-8308 Email: robyn.dahlin@ey.com

Raymond DePole +1 (415) 894-8933 Mobile: +1 (510) 604-6003

Email: ray.depole@ey.com +1 (415) 894-8210 ♦ Kevin Flynn, US-West Region Tax Email: kevin.flynn@ey.com

Managing Partner John Gunn +1 (415) 894-8286

Email: john.gunn1@ey.com Sudarshan Jain +1 (415) 894-4491

Email: sudarshan.jain@ey.com

Jamie Kuang +1 (415) 894-8776

Email: jamie.kuang@ey.com Sasha White +1 (415) 894-8677

Email: sasha.white@ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Pat Chaback +1 (415) 894-8231

Email: pat.chaback@ey.com

Bryon Christensen +1 (206) 654-7479

(resident in Seattle) Email: bryon.christensen@ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Mark Olsen.

Market Leader

Jennifer Shearer

Dave Seo

US-West Private Equity

James Wolfrom, +1 (415) 894-8604

Transaction Costs Analysis Email: james.wolfrom@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Elio Casinelli +1 (415) 894-8202

Mobile: +1 (415) 608-1573 Email: elio.casinelli@ey.com

Marc Countryman, +1 (415) 894-8688

National DC Office Email: marc.countryman@ey.com

Barbara Hobbs +1 (415) 984-7051

Email: barbara.hobbs@ey.com Kirsten Malm

+1 (415) 894-8443

Email: kirsten.malm@ey.com

+1 (415) 894-8348

Mobile: +1 (415) 987-3180 Email: mark.olsen@ey.com +1 (415) 894-8746

Email: dave.seo@ey.com

+1 (415) 894-8378

Mobile: +1 (650) 906-0997 Email: jennifer.shearer@ey.com

Marc Zametto +1 (415) 894-8758

Email: marc.zametto@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Richard Alexander +1 (415) 894-4939

Mobile: +1 (415) 589-0173

Email: richard.alexander@ey.com

+1 (415) 894-8247 Liz Day

> Mobile: +1 (415) 513-6047 Email: liz.day@ey.com

Anne Freden +1 (415) 894-8732

Mobile: +1 (925) 588-6212

Email: anne.freden@ey.com Katy Kendall +1 (415) 894-8460

Mobile: +1 (650) 284-9028 Email: katy.kendall@ey.com

Global Trade

Lynlee Brown +1 (858) 535-7357

> Mobile: +1 (760) 715-4151 Email: lynlee.brown@ey.com

San Jose, California

GMT -8

Ernst & Young LLP 303 Almaden Boulevard San Jose, CA 95110

+1 (408) 947-5500 Fax: +1 (408) 947-5716

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

Aaron Ashcraft +1 (408) 947-6579

Mobile: +1 (408) 796-8168 Email: aaron.ashcraft@ey.com

Beth Carr +1 (408) 947-5426

Mobile: +1 (650) 248-6556 Email: beth.carr@ey.com

Jon Cisler +1 (408) 947-5786

> Mobile: +1 (414) 975-2959 Email: jon.cisler@ey.com +1 (408) 947-5435

Channing Flynn, National Tax

Mobile: +1 (408) 813-5027 Email: channing.flynn@ey.com

Long Hua +1 (408) 947-6677

> Mobile: +1 (408) 205-7406 Email: long.hua@ey.com

◆ Sadler Nelson, US-West Region International Tax and Transaction +1 (408) 947-6523 Mobile: +1 (408) 234-7748 Email: sadler.nelson@ey.com

Services Leader David Wachutka

+1 (408) 947-4919

Email: david.wachutka@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

+1 (415) 894-8923 Laura Katsma, Netherlands

Email: laura.katsma2@ey.com

+1 (408) 947-4977 Karl Doyle, Ireland

Email: karl.doyle@ey.com

Richard Kocsis, Hungary

+1 (408) 947-6753

(Eastern European Business

Email: richard.kocsis1@ey.com

Group)

+1 (408) 918-8372

Andres Ramirez-Gaston.

Mobile: +1 (773) 225-0176

Luxembourg Email: andres.ramirezgaston@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Asia-Pacific Business Group - Global Tax Desk Network

Archit Shah. India +1 (408) 947-4930

Mobile: +1 (669) 262-9105 Email: archit.shah@ey.com Diana Wu, China Mainland +1 (408) 947-6873

Mobile: +1 (510) 676-6806 Email: diana.wu@ey.com

International Tax Services - Transfer Pricing

Michael Bowes +1 (408) 947-5597

Mobile: +1 (408) 796-8168 Email: michael.bowes@ey.com

Lonnie Brist. +1 (408) 947-6658

National Tax Mobile: +1 (408) 421-2275

Email: lonnie.brist@ey.com
Ameet Kapoor, National Tax +1 (408) 947-5799

Mobile: +1 (510) 205-3725 Email: ameet.kapoor1@ey.com

Eric Olson +1 (408) 947-6542 Mobile: +1 (408) 431-7270 Email: eric.olson1@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness (OME)

Brant Miller +1 (702) 267-9026 (resident in Reno) Email: brant.miller@ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Chad Bowar +1 (408) 947-5762

Email: chad.bowar@ey.com Rachel Breen +1 (408) 947-5620

Email: rachel.breen@ey.com

Jennifer Cobb, +1 (408) 947-6821

US-West Region TARAS leader Email: jennifer.cobb@ey.com Irine Dibowitz +1 (408) 947-5748

Email: irine.dibowitz@ey.com

 Jerry DiMaggio, Tax Market
 +1 (408) 947-6637

 Segment Leader, Technology
 Mobile: +1 (408) 314-5450

Email: jerry.dimaggio@ey.com

Matthew Duncan +1 (408) 947-6810

Email: matthew.duncan@ey.com

◆ Joseph Hogan, Americas Leader, Global Compliance and Reporting

+1 (408) 947-4995

Mobile: +1 (650) 242-2310

Email: joseph.hogan@ey.com

A.J. Johnson +1 (408) 918-5993 Email: aj.johnson@ey.com

Alex Levchenko +1 (408) 947-6740
Email: alexander.levchenko@ey.com

Ryan Mosley +1 (408) 947-5710

Email: ryan.mosley@ey.com

Nami Murase +1 (408) 947-5790

Email: nami.murase@ey.com Holly Newman +1 (408) 947-6524

Mobile: +1 (408) 761-0330

Email: holly.newman@ey.com
Tony Rebelo +1 (408) 947-4984

Mobile: +1 (401) 480-5264

Email: antonio.rebelo@ey.com +1 (408) 947-5404

Mobile: +1 (408) 656-0843 Email: robert.terpening@ey.com

Lynne Wang +1 (408) 947-6705 Mobile: +1 (408) 667-8897

Email: lynne.wang@ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Robert Terpening

Kevin Dangers +1 (408) 947-6895

Email: kevin.dangers@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Jill Franciosi +1 (408) 947-6863

Mobile: +1 (617) 320-0371 Email: jill.franciosi@ey.com

◆ Laynie Pavio,

Email: jill.franciosi@ey.con +1 (408) 947-6606

Americas International Tax and Transaction Services

Mobile: +1 (650) 796-8128 Email: laynie.pavio@ey.com

Market Leader

Tax Policy and Controversy

Bryon Christensen +1 (206) 654-7479

(resident in Seattle) Email: bryon.christensen@ey.com

Tax Technology and Transformation

Danyle Ordway, US-West Leader, +1 (408) 947-5734

Tax Technology and Transformation Email: danyle.ordway@ey.com

Indirect Tax - US VAT Practice

Anna Becker +1 (408) 947-6114

Email: anna.v.becker@ey.com

Global Trade

Michael Heldebrand +1 (408) 947-6820

Mobile: +1 (713) 825-1639

Email: michael.heldebrand@ey.com

Seattle, Washington

GMT -8

Ernst & Young LLP 920 5th Avenue Seattle, WA 98104 +1 (206) 621-1800 Fax: +1 (206) 654-7799

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax

Advisory

Kristina Allan +1 (206) 262-7113

Mobile: +1 (713) 992-5583 Email: kristina.allan@ey.com

Michael Ferguson +1 (206) 654-7485

Email: michael.ferguson@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Steve Ahiabu +1 (206) 654-7631

Mobile: +1 (408) 367-9737 Email: stephen.ahiabu@ey.com

Anne Welsh +1 (206) 654-6317

Mobile: +1 (206) 999-4537 Email: anne.welsh@ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Andrew Liu +1 (206) 654-7535

Email: andrew.liu@ey.com

Carl Mackleit +1 (206) 654-7602

Email: carl.mackleit@ey.com

Heather Mills +1 (206) 654-7581

Email: heather.mills@ey.com

Katrina Perlewitz +1 (206) 654-7527

Email: katrina.perlewitz@ey.com

Matthew Rundorff +1 (206) 654-6336

Email: matt.rundorff@ey.com

Global Trade

Dennis Forhart +1 (206) 262-7091

Mobile: +1 (248) 613-4000 Email: dennis.forhart@ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Bryon Christensen +1 (206) 654-7479

Email: bryon.christensen@ey.com

Stamford, Connecticut

GMT-5

Ernst & Young LLP 300 First Stamford Place

3rd Floor

Stamford, CT 06902

+1 (203) 674-3000

Fax: +1 (203) 674-3228

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

David Caracciolo +1 (203) 674-3025

Mobile: +1 (646) 250-8636 Email: david.caracciolo@ey.com

Damien A. Dablain +1 (203) 674-3052

Mobile: +1 (203) 556-7633 Email: damien.dablain@ey.com

Mobile: +1 (203) 5

+1 (203) 674-3060 Mobile: +1 (203) 803-2361 Email: abe.hadad@ey.com

Americas International Tax and Transaction Services Technology Leader

Abe Hadad.

Technology Leader
Marcellin Mbwa-Mboma

+1 (212) 773-4784 Mobile: +1 (203) 451-2453

Email: marcellin.mbwamboma@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

★ Danielle C. Clark, Global Withholding Tax Reporter, Financial Services

Organization

+1 (203) 674-3693 Mobile: +1 (914) 414-3233 Email: danielle.clark@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transfer Pricing

Nick Carofano +1 (203) 674-3386

Mobile +1 (646) 318-5970 Email: nick.carofano@ey.com

Business Tax Services

Coleen Blakely +1 (212) 773-2801

Mobile: +1 (305) 586-1002 Email: coleen.blakely@ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Rebecca DiGangi

+1 (201) 551-5008 Mobile: +1 (646) 373-7600 Email: rebecca.digangi@ey.com

Dino Lombardi

+1 (212) 773-9763 Mobile: +1 (914) 282-2456 Email: dino.lombardi@ey.com

Tax Policy and Controversy

Laura Prendergast (resident in Metropark)

+1 (732) 516-4042 Mobile: +1 (732) 245-9920 Email: lauram.prendergast@ey.com

Tysons, Virginia

GMT -5

 Ernst & Young LLP
 +1 (703) 747-1000

 1775 Tysons Boulevard
 Fax: +1 (703) 747-0100

 Tysons, VA 22102
 +1 (703) 747-0128

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Jeff Chamberlain +1 (703) 747-1540

Email: jeffrey.chamberlain@ey.com

Jonny Lindroos +1 (212) 773-1951

Mobile: +1 (646) 479-6663 Email: jonathan.lindroos@ey.com Daniel Messing +1 (703) 747-1074

Mobile: +1 (781) 223-4933 Email: daniel.messing@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness

Kendra McDermand +1 (703) 747-1133

Mobile: +1 (917) 769-5007

Email: kendra.mcdermand@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Anjali D. Bhasin, PhD +1 (703) 747-1890

Mobile: +1 (703) 201-8869 Email: anjali.bhasin@ey.com

Maison Miscavage +1 (703) 747-0529

Mobile: +1 (703) 362-3995

Email: maison.miscavage@ey.com

Hien Nguyen +1 (703) 747-0574

Mobile: +1 (301) 728-8343 Email: hien.nguyen@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Bruce Blondin +1 (703) 747-1653

Email: bruce.blondin@ey.com

John Michalowski +1 (703) 747-1610

Email: john.michalowski@ey.com

Meredith Payne +1 (703) 747-0493

Email: meredith.payne@ey.com

Scott Vaughn +1 (703) 747-1564

Email: scott.vaughn@ey.com

Washington, DC

GMT-5

Ernst & Young LLP +1 (202) 327-6000

National Office Fax: +1 (202) 327-6200 (General)

1101 New York Avenue NW +1 (202) 327-6721

Washington, DC 20005

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Arlene Fitzpatrick +1 (202) 327-7284

Mobile: +1 (202) 286-3505 Email: arlene.fitzpatrick@ey.com

John Morris +1 (202) 327-8026

Email: john.morris@ey.com

International Tax and Mobile: +1 (703) 229-9803
Transaction Services Email: jose.murillo@ey.com

National Tax Leader

Chris Ocasal, +1 (202) 327-6868

Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (703) 919-0195

Email: chris.ocasal@ey.com

John Turro +1 (202) 327-8019 Email: john.turro@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Operating Model Effectiveness (OME)

Al G. Paul +1 (202) 327-6056

Mobile: +1 (703) 969-2352 Email al.paul@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Capital Markets

Matthew Blum, +1 (617) 585-0340

Financial Services Organization Mobile: +1 (617) 642-7955 (resident in Boston) Email: matt.blum@ey.com

Douglas Chestnut +1 (202) 327-5780

Mobile: +1 (703) 966-8679 Email: douglas.chestnut@ey.com

David A. Golden +1 (202) 327-6526

Mobile: +1 (202) 494-7858 Email: david.golden@ey.com

Email: liz.hale@ey.com

+1 (202) 327-7808

Liz Hale +1 (202) 327-8070

◆ Lee Holt, +1 (212) 773-9636

International Tax and Mobile: +1 (917) 232-7056
Transaction Services Email: lee.holt@ey.com
Capital Markets Leader

Capital Markets Leader (resident in New York)

Richard Larkins

Mobile: +1 (202) 550-7957 Email: richard.larkins@ey.com

Matthew Stevens +1 (202) 327-6846 Mobile: + 1 (703) 407-6421

Email: matthew.stevens@ey.com

Mathew Urbina +1 (202) 327-7094

Mobile: +1 (202) 841-2101 Email: mathew.urbina@ey.com

Michael Yaghmour +1 (202) 327-6072

Mobile: +1 (202) 360-8283

Email: michael.yaghmour@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Ken Christman +1 (202) 327-8766 Mobile: +1 (301) 204-7390

Email: kenneth.christmanjr@ey.com

★ Peter Griffin, +1 (612) 371-6932

Email: carlos.mallo@ey.com

Thomas Lee Ralph +49 (89) 14331-22293 (resident in Munich) Email: thomas.l.ralph@de.ey.com

Craig Sharon, +1 (202) 327-7095
Consultant Email: craig.sharon@ey.com

Thomas Vidano +1 (202) 327-7376 Email: thomas.vidano@ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Donald Bakke +1 (202) 327-6103 Mobile: +1 (202) 258-5823

Email: donald.bakke@ey.com

Marc Countryman +1 (415) 894-8688

 (resident in San Francisco)
 Email: marc.countryman@ey.com

 Nelson F. Crouch
 +1 (202) 327-7421

Email: nelson.crouch@ey.com

◆ Andrew J. Dubroff, +1 (202) 327-8730

National Office Transaction Email: andrew.dubroff@ey.com
Tax Advisory Co-Leader

1862 UNITED STATES Stephen P. Fattman +1 (202) 327-7172 Mobile: +1 (571) 422-6792 Email: steve.fattman@ey.com Nicole Field +1 (202) 327-5945 Mobile: +1 (917) 670-4595 Email: nicole.field@ey.com Steven Flanagan +1 (202) 327-8034 Mobile: +1 (703) 851-4576 Email: steven.flanagan@ey.com Larry Garrett +1 (202) 327-6987 Mobile: +1 (301) 452-3318 Email: larry.garrett@ey.com +1 (202) 327-7193 Andrew Herman Email: andrew.herman1@ey.com Martin Huck +1 (202) 327-5819 Mobile: +1 (202) 297-0307 Email: martin.huck@ey.com Shane Kiggen +1 (202) 327-7289 Email: shane.kiggen@ey.com Chris Nelson, +1 (202) 327-6631 Tax Attributes and Planning Leader Mobile: +1 (202) 236-3555 Email: christopher.nelson@ey.com Brian Peabody +1 (202) 327-6440 Email: brian.peabody@ey.com Brian Reed +1 (202) 327-7889 Mobile: +1 (303) 701-5334 Email: brian.reed@ey.com Amy J. Sargent, +1 (202) 327-6481 Transaction Cost Analysis Leader Mobile: +1 (240) 460-6865 Email: amy.sargent@ey.com Kirsten Simpson +1 (202) 327-6643 Email: kirsten.simpson@ey.com Karen Gilbreath Sowell, +1 (202) 327-8747 National Office Transaction Tax Mobile: +1 (202) 352-0165 Email: karen.sowell@ey.com Advisory Co-Leader Gary R. Vogel +1 (202) 327-6392 Mobile: +1 (571) 218-7029 Email: gary.vogel@ey.com **Business Tax Services** Coleen Blakely +1 (212) 773-2801 Mobile: +1 (305) 586-1002 Email: coleen.blakely@ey.com **Business Tax Advisory** Scott Mackay +1 (202) 327-6069 Mobile: +1 (202) 734-9265 Email: scott.mackay@ey.com Robert Schachat. +1 (202) 327-8010 Corporate Real Estate Email: robert.schachat@ey.com Tax Policy and Controversy Bryon Christensen +1 (206) 654-7479 Mobile: +1 (703) 399-4079 (resident in Seattle) Email: bryon.christensen@ey.com John Dilorio. +1 (202) 327-6847 IRS Accounts and Interest Mobile: +1 (202) 285-9733 Email: john.diiorio@ey.com Richard Fultz +1 (202) 327-6840 Mobile: +1 (571) 213-2065 Email: richard.fultz@ey.com ★ Rob Hanson, +1 (202) 327-5696

Mobile: +1 (703) 408-7616

Email: rob.hanson@ey.com

Global Director of Tax Controversy

Alice Harbutte (resident in Denver)	+1 (720) 931-4011 Email: alice.harbutte@ey.com
Cathy Koch, Americas Director of Tax Policy	+1 (202) 327-7483 Mobile: +1 (202) 300-8577 Email: cathy.koch@ey.com
Heather Maloy, US Director of Tax Controversy	+1 (202) 327-7758 Mobile: +1 (703) 340-7095 Email: heather.maloy@ey.com
Paul Mayberry (resident in Atlanta)	+1 (404) 817-5721 Mobile: +1 (678) 481-8506 Email: paul.mayberry@ey.com
◆ Michael Mundaca, Director, National Tax	+1 (202) 327-6503 Email: michael.mundaca@ey.com
Kirsten Wielobob	+1 (202) 327-5778 Mobile: +1 (443) 240-7845 Email: kirsten.wielobob@ey.com
Melissa Wiley	+1 (202) 327-6027 Mobile: +1 (202) 460-3531 Email: melissa.wiley@ey.com
Global Trade	

A. At a glance

Robert Schadt

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	21 (a)
Corporate Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	21
Branch Tax Rate (%)	21 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) (b)	, ,
Dividends	30 (c)
Interest	30 (c)(d)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	30 (c)
Branch Remittance Tax	30 (e)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	· /
Carryback	0 (f)
Carryforward	Unlimited (f)
Carryback Carryforward	

+1 (202) 327-7743 Email: robert.schadt@ey.com

- (a) The 21% rate is effective for tax years beginning after 31 December 2017. In addition, many states levy income or capital-based taxes. A base erosion minimum tax is also imposed on corporations. See Section B.
- (b) Rates may be reduced by treaty.
- (c) Applicable to payments to non-US corporations and nonresidents.
- (d) Interest on certain "portfolio debt" obligations issued after 18 July 1984 and non-effectively connected bank deposit interest are exempt from withholding tax.
- (e) This is the branch profits tax applicable to non-US corporations (see Section D).
- (f) A net operating loss deduction is generally limited to 80% of taxable income. Special rules apply to certain types of losses and entities. For details, see Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. US corporations are subject to US federal taxation on their worldwide income, including income of foreign branches and certain income of their foreign subsidiaries (regardless of whether such income is repatriated to the United States in the year in which it is earned). If certain conditions are met, a US corporation is allowed a 100% deduction against the foreign-source portion of dividends received from certain foreign subsidiaries, including any gain from the sale or exchange of stock in a foreign subsidiary that is treated as a dividend under Section 1248 of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC).

In general, foreign corporations are subject to US taxation on income that is effectively connected with a US trade or business and on certain other US-source income. However, if the foreign corporation is resident in a country having an income tax treaty with the United States and is eligible to claim the benefits of that treaty, only the foreign corporation's business profits that are attributable to a permanent establishment in the United States are subject to US taxation and the rate of tax on certain other US-source income may be reduced.

Rates of corporate tax. For tax years beginning after 31 December 2017, a corporation's taxable income is taxed at 21%. This rate applies both to US corporations and to the income of foreign corporations that is effectively connected with a US trade or business.

Base erosion and anti-abuse tax. The base erosion and anti-abuse tax (BEAT) is an additional tax on corporations that are subject to US corporate income tax and that meet certain gross receipts and base erosion percentage thresholds. A taxpayer's BEAT liability for a tax year is the excess, if any, of an amount equal to 10% (5% for tax years beginning in the 2018 calendar year and 12.5% for tax years beginning after 31 December 2025) of the taxpayer's modified taxable income (MTI) over an amount equal to the taxpayer's regular tax liability reduced by certain credits (including the foreign tax credit). In general, MTI is the taxpayer's taxable income calculated without regard to any base erosion tax benefits (for example, current expenses or cost-recovery deductions) generated from base erosion payments and the base erosion percentage of certain net operating loss deductions. Base erosion payments include most deductible payments to foreign related persons, including payments for services, for the use of property and for depreciable or amortizable property. Base erosion payments generally do not include costs of goods sold, with exceptions.

Capital gains and losses. A corporation's gains are taxed at the same rates as ordinary income. In general, capital losses may offset only capital gains, not ordinary income. Subject to certain restrictions, a corporation's excess capital loss may be carried back three years and forward five years to offset capital gains in such other years.

Administration. The annual tax return for domestic corporations is due by the 15th day of the fourth month after the close of the company's tax year. A corporation is entitled, upon request, to an automatic six-month extension to file its return. In general, 100% of a corporation's tax liability must be paid through quarterly estimated tax installments during the year in which the income is earned. The estimated tax payments are due on the 15th day of the 4th, 6th, 9th and 12th months of the company's fiscal year.

Credit for foreign taxes. A credit is allowed for foreign income taxes paid or accrued, or deemed paid, by US corporations, but the credit is generally limited to the amount of regular US tax on the taxpayer's foreign-source taxable income. Separate limitations must also be calculated for specified categories of income, including passive income, general category income, foreign branch income, global intangible low-taxed income ([GILTI]; see Section C) and income resourced under a treaty.

C. Determination of taxable income

General. Income for tax purposes generally is computed according to certain statutory tax provisions (for example, Sections 451 and 461 of the IRC) and underlying regulations. Consequently, taxable income typically does not equal income for financial reporting purposes.

In general, a deduction is permitted for ordinary and necessary trade or business expenses. However, expenditures that create an asset having a useful life longer than one year (and not eligible for certain exceptions, such as those relating to the bonus depreciation deduction for qualified depreciable tangible property and eligible de minimis items) may need to be capitalized and recovered over an appropriate period.

Depreciation. A depreciation deduction is available for most tangible property (except land) used in a trade or business or held for the production of income, such as rental property. Tangible depreciable property that is used in the United States and placed in service after 1986 is generally depreciated under prescribed recovery periods pursuant to the Modified Accelerated Cost Recovery System (MACRS). In general, under the MACRS, each class is assigned a recovery period and a depreciation method. Significantly, under tax reform legislation effective for tax years beginning in 2018, a 100% first-year bonus depreciation deduction is allowed for certain qualified property acquired and placed in service after 27 September 2017 and before 1 January 2023. Qualified property generally includes tangible property with a recovery period of 20 years or less under MACRS (subject to certain significant exceptions related to designated types of real property improvements), provided the certain statutory requirements are met.

After 2022, the rate of bonus depreciation for qualified property decreases over the next four years to the following rates:

- 80% for property placed in service in 2023
- 60% for property placed in service in 2024
- 40% for property placed in service in 2025
- 20% for property placed in service in 2026

The cost of intangible assets developed by a taxpayer may be amortized over the determinable useful life of an asset. Certain intangible assets, including goodwill, going concern value, patents and copyrights, may generally be amortized over 15 years if they are acquired as part of a business.

Tax depreciation is generally subject to recapture on the sale of a depreciated asset to the extent that the sales proceeds exceed the tax value after depreciation. The amounts recaptured are subject to tax as ordinary income.

Net operating losses. If allowable deductions of a US corporation or branch of a foreign corporation exceed its gross income, the excess is called a net operating loss (NOL). With the exception of a two-year carryback for certain losses incurred in the trade or business of farming, NOLs may not be carried back to prior years. However, corporations may generally carry losses forward indefinitely. A net operating loss deduction is generally limited to 80% of taxable income.

Inventories. Inventory is generally valued for tax purposes at either cost or the lower of cost or market value. In determining the cost of goods sold, the two most common inventory flow assumptions used are last-in, first-out (LIFO) and first-in, first-out (FIFO). The method chosen must be applied consistently. Uniform capitalization rules require the inclusion in inventory costs of allocable indirect costs.

Dividends. In general, dividends received by a US corporation from other US corporations qualify for a 50% dividends-received deduction, subject to certain limitations. The dividends-received deduction is generally increased to 65% of the dividend if the recipient corporation owns at least 20% of the distributing corporation. Dividend payments between members of an affiliated group of US corporations qualify for a 100% dividends-received deduction. In general, an affiliated group consists of a US parent corporation and all other US corporations in which the parent owns, directly or indirectly through one or more chains, at least 80% of the total voting power and value of all classes of shares (excluding non-voting preferred shares). For distributions made after 31 December 2017, the foreign source-portion of certain dividends (excluding hybrid dividends) received by a US corporation from certain 10%-owned foreign corporations qualifies for a 100% dividends-received deduction.

Consolidated returns. An affiliated group of US corporations (as described in *Dividends*) may elect to determine its taxable income and tax liability on a consolidated basis. The consolidated return provisions generally allow electing corporations to report aggregate group income and deductions. Consequently, the NOLs of some members of the group can, subject to certain limitations, be used to offset the taxable income of other members of the group, and transactions between group members, such as intercompany sales and dividends, are generally deferred or eliminated until there is a transaction outside the group. Under certain circumstances, losses incurred on the sale of consolidated subsidiaries are disallowed.

Foreign subsidiaries. Under certain circumstances, undistributed income of a foreign subsidiary controlled by US shareholders is taxed to the US shareholders on a current basis, as if the foreign subsidiary distributed a dividend on the last day of its tax year. This may result if the foreign subsidiary holds "United States property" (including loans to US shareholders) during its tax year or earns certain types of income (Subpart F, including certain passive income and "tainted" business income, and tested income that results in GILTI to the US shareholders).

Foreign-derived intangible income and global intangible low-taxed income deduction. For tax years beginning after 31 December 2017, a US corporation may deduct 37.5% (21.875% for tax years beginning after 31 December 2025) of its foreign-derived intangible income (FDII) and 50% (37.5% for tax years beginning after 31 December 2025) of its GILTI, subject to a taxable income limitation. In general, FDII equals the foreign-derived amount of a domestic corporation's deemed intangible income that is driven, in part, by property and services sold for foreign use. Deemed intangible income equals deduction-eligible income

Rate

in excess of a deemed return from tangible depreciable assets held by the domestic corporation.

Anti-hybrid rules. For tax years beginning after 31 December 2017, a deduction is denied for any disqualified related-party amount paid or accrued pursuant to a hybrid transaction (involving payments that are treated as interest or royalties for US tax purposes but not by the recipient's residence country) or by, or to, a hybrid entity (an entity that is fiscally transparent for US tax purposes but not for purposes of the tax law of the resident country, or vice versa).

D. Other significant taxes

Nature of tax

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Branch profits tax, on branch profits (reduced by reinvested profits and increased by withdrawals of previously reinvested	
earnings); the rate may be reduced by treaty Branch interest tax, on interest expense paid by a branch (unless the interest would be exempt	30%
from withholding tax if paid by a US corporatio	
the rate may be reduced by treaty Personal holding company (PHC) tax, applies	30%
to a corporation that satisfies a passive-income	
test; in addition to regular tax; imposed on undistributed income	20%
Accumulated earnings tax; penalty tax levied	2070
on a corporation (excluding a PHC) accumulating	ng
profits to avoid shareholder-level personal income tax; assessed on accumulated taxable	
income exceeding a calculated amount (at	
least USD250,000 or USD150,000 for certain personal services corporations)	20%
State and local income taxes, imposed by	
most states and some local governments State and local sales taxes, imposed by many	Various
states and some local governments	Various
Payroll taxes	
Federal unemployment insurance (FUTA); imposed on first USD7,000 of wages	6.0% and 0.6%
imposed on that observation of wages	(assuming full
Workmen's compensation insurance;	credit of 5.4%)
provisions vary according to state laws;	
rates vary depending on nature of	X 7. *
employees' activities Social security contributions (including	Various
1.45% Medicare tax); imposed on	
Wages up to USD137,700 (for 2020); paid by Employer	6.2%
Employee	6.2%
All covered wages (for 2020; Medicare tax);	
paid by Employer	1.45%
Employee	1.45%

Nature of tax Rate

(Effective from 1 January 2013, an additional Medicare tax of 0.9% applies to wages, tips, other compensation and self-employment income in excess of USD200,000 for taxpayers who file as single or head of household. For married taxpayers filing jointly and surviving spouses, the additional 0.9% Medicare tax applies to the couple's combined wages in excess of USD250,000. The additional tax applies only to the amount owed by the employee; the employer does not pay the additional tax. Employers withhold tax only on wages in excess of USD200,000.)

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The United States currently has no foreign-exchange control restrictions.

Debt-to-equity rules. The United States has a number of provisions that must be considered in evaluating whether a purported debt instrument is considered debt or equity for US tax purposes. Extensive regulations were promulgated for debt instruments issued after 4 April 2016 under Section 385 of the IRC. In such case, funds loaned to a corporation by a related party may be recharacterized by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) as equity if a prohibited distribution (or similar) transaction occurs. As a result, the corporation's deduction for interest expense may be disallowed, and principal and interest payments may be considered distributions to the related party and be subject to withholding tax at rates applicable to distributions. Documentation requirements, which were also a part of the same set of regulations, have been withdrawn.

In addition to the Section 385 regulations, the United States has extensive case law distinguishing debt from equity and generally applying some type of facts and circumstances test in determining whether an instrument issued by a business should be considered debt or equity.

If an instrument is properly considered debt, there a number of provisions that can deny or defer the deduction for interest expense. The deduction for net interest expense was modified by the 2017 Tax Cuts and Jobs Act and now generally applies to limit the deduction for business interest to 30% of adjusted taxable income (ATI). For the first four years, ATI is computed without regard to depreciation, amortization or depletion. Thereafter (beginning in 2022), ATI will be decreased by those items, thereby making the computation 30% of net interest expense exceeding earnings before interest and taxes. Interest expense must be related to a "business," which means the interest must be properly allocable to a trade or business. Certain exceptions apply, including a small business exception, and special rules apply to partnerships for purposes of determining the limitation. Disallowed interest may be carried forward to future years and allowed as a deduction. Proposed regulations under Section 163(j) greatly expand the definition of interest expense to include certain fees and hedges and provide substantial rules on the application to controlled foreign corporations (CFCs).

In addition, interest expense accrued on a loan from a related foreign lender must be actually paid before the US borrower can deduct the interest expense.

Transfer pricing. In general, the IRS may redetermine the tax liability of related parties if, in its discretion, this is necessary to prevent the evasion of taxes or to clearly reflect income. Specific regulations require that related taxpayers (including US persons and their foreign affiliates) deal among themselves on an arm's-length basis. Under the best-method rule included in the transfer-pricing regulations, the best transfer-pricing method is the one that provides the most reliable measure of an arm's-length result, determined based on the facts and circumstances. Transfer-pricing methods that may be acceptable, depending on the circumstances, include the comparable profits method, comparable uncontrolled price method, cost-plus method, resale price method and profit-split method. It is possible to reach transfer-pricing agreements in advance with the IRS.

If the IRS adjusts a taxpayer's tax liability, tax treaties between the United States and other countries usually provide mutual agreement procedures for the allocation of adjustments between related parties in the two countries to avoid double tax.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following are US withholding tax rates for dividends, interest and royalties paid from the United States to residents of various treaty jurisdictions.

ous trouty jurisur	Ottoris.		Patent and know-how
	Dividends %	Interest %	royalties %
Australia	0/5/15 (a)	0/10 (b)	5
Austria	5/15 (c)	0	0
Bangladesh	10/15 (c)	5/10 (d)	10
Barbados	5/15 (c)	5	5
Belgium	0/5/15 (a)	0	0
Bulgaria	5/10 (c)	5	5
Canada	5/15 (c)	0	0/10 (e)
China Mainland	10	10 (x)	10
Cyprus	5/15 (c)	10	0
Czech Republic	5/15 (c)	0	0/10 (f)
Denmark	0/5/15 (a)	0	0
Egypt	5/15 (c)	15	15
Estonia	5/15 (c)	10	5/10 (g)
Finland	0/5/15 (a)	0	0
France	0/5/15 (a)	0	0 (h)
Germany	0/5/15 (a)	0	0
Greece	30	0/30 (i)	0
Hungary (j)	5/15 (c)	0	0
Iceland	5/15 (c)	0	0/5 (k)
India	15/25 (c)	10/15 (1)	10/15 (m)
Indonesia	10/15 (c)	10	10
Ireland	5/15 (c)	0	0
Israel	12.5/25 (c)	10/17.5 (n)	10/15 (o)
Italy	5/15 (c)	0/10 (p)	0/5/8 (q)
Jamaica	10/15 (c)	12.5	10
Japan (dd)	0/5/10	0	0

	Dividends %	Interes %	t	Patent and know-how royalties %
Kazakhstan	5/15 (c)	10		10
Korea (South)	10/15 (c)	12		10/15 (r)
Latvia	5/15 (c)	10		5/10 (g)
Lithuania	5/15 (c)	10		5/10 (g)
Luxembourg (oo)	0/5/15 (c)(s)	0		0
Malta	5/15	10		10
Mexico	0/5/10 (u)	4.9/10/15	(v)	10
Morocco	10/15 (c)	15		10
Netherlands	0/5/15 (a)	0		0
New Zealand	0/5/15 (a)(c)	10		5
Norway	15	0	(y)	0
Pakistan	15/30 (c)	30		0/30
Philippines	20/25 (c)	10/15	(z)	15/25 (aa)
Poland (bb)	5/15 (c)	0		10
Portugal	15 (cc)	10		10
Romania	10	10		10/15 (ee)
Russian Federation	5/10 (c)	0		0
Slovak Republic	5/15 (c)	0		0/10 (ee)
Slovenia	5/15 (c)	0/5		5
South Africa	5/15 (c)	0		0
Spain (ii)	0/5/15	0		0
Sri Lanka	15	10		5/10 (gg)
Sweden	0/5/15 (a)	0		0
Switzerland (ff)	5/15 (c)	0		0
Thailand	10/15 (c)	10/15	(hh)	5/8/15
Trinidad and				
Tobago	30	30		15
Tunisia	14/20 (c)	15		10/15 (jj)
Turkey	15/20 (c)		(hh)	5/10 (kk)
Ukraine	5/15 (c)	0		10
USSR (ll)	30	0		0
United Kingdom	0/5/15 (mm)	0	(nn)	0
Venezuela	5/15 (c)	4.95/10	(t)	5/10 (kk)
Non-treaty				
jurisdictions	30	30	(w)	30

Various exceptions (for example, for governmental entities and REITs) or conditions may apply (for example, a limitation-on-benefits provision), depending upon the terms of the particular treaty.

- (a) The 0% rate applies if dividends are paid by an 80%-owned US corporation to its parent company (80% ownership must be for at least a 12-month period ending on the date the dividend is declared or the entitlement is determined) and if certain other conditions are met. The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a company that directly owns at least 10% of the voting power (or share capital, if applicable) of the payer. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (b) The 10% rate applies to all interest payments with the following exceptions:
 Interest derived by the government of a contracting state
 - · Interest derived by certain financial institutions
- (c) The withholding rate is reduced to 5% (10% in the case of Bangladesh, Indonesia, Jamaica, Korea (South), Morocco, Thailand, and Trinidad and Tobago; 12.5% in the case of Iradia, Pakistan and Turkey; and 20% in the case of Iradia, Pakistan and Turkey; and 20% in the case of the Philippines) if, among other conditions, the recipient is a corporation owning a specified percentage of the voting power of the distributing corporation.

- (d) The 5% rate applies to interest paid to banks or financial institutions and interest related to the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or of merchandise.
- (e) The 0% rate applies to royalties for cultural works as well as to payments for the use of, or the right to use, computer software, patents and information concerning industrial, commercial and scientific experience.
- (f) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for patents, trademarks, and industrial, commercial or scientific equipment or information.
- (g) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of commercial, industrial or scientific equipment.
- (h) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, cinematographic films, sound or picture recordings, or software.
- (i) The exemption does not apply if the recipient controls directly or indirectly more than 50% of the voting power in the paying corporation.
- (j) On 4 February 2010, the United States and Hungary signed a new income tax treaty that would replace the existing treaty between the two countries. As of 31 December 2019, the proposed treaty had not yet received US Senate advice and consent to ratification.
- (k) The treaty provides for a general exemption from withholding tax on royalties. A 5% withholding tax rate applies to royalties for trademarks and motion pictures.
- The 10% rate applies to interest paid on loans granted by banks carrying on bona fide banking business and similar financial institutions.
- (m) The 10% rate generally applies to royalties for the use of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment.
- (n) The 10% rate applies to interest on bank loans. The 17.5% rate applies to other interest.
- (o) The 10% rate applies to copyright and film royalties.
- (p) The exemption applies to the following:
 - Interest paid to qualified governmental entities, provided the entity owns, directly or indirectly, less than 25% of the payer of the interest
 - Interest paid with respect to debt guaranteed or insured by a qualified governmental entity
 - Interest paid or accrued with respect to the sale of goods, merchandise or services
 - Interest paid or accrued on a sale of industrial, commercial, or scientific equipment
- (q) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of certain copyright materials. The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of computer software and industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 8% rate applies in all other cases.
- (r) The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for copyrights or rights to produce or reproduce literary, dramatic, musical, or artistic works and to royalties paid for motion picture films.
- (s) The rate is 0% for dividends paid by a company resident in Luxembourg if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that is a resident of the United States and if, during an uninterrupted period of two years preceding the date of payment of the dividends, the beneficial owner of the dividends has held directly at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer.
- (t) The 4.95% rate applies to interest paid on loans made by financial institutions and insurance companies. The 10% rate applies to other interest.
- (u) The 0% rate applies to the following dividends:
 - Dividends paid to certain recipients that own at least 80% of the voting shares of the payer of the dividends
 - · Dividends paid to certain pension plans
 - The 5% rate applies if the conditions for the 0% rate are not met and if the recipient owns at least 10% of the payer of the dividends. The 10% rate applies if the 10% ownership threshold is not met. A protocol to the treaty provides an exemption from the 5% "dividend equivalent amount" tax if certain conditions are met (the conditions are similar to those that apply with respect to the 0% withholding tax rate on dividends).
- (v) The 4.9% rate applies to interest paid on loans (except back-to-back loans) made by banks and insurance companies and to interest paid on publicly traded securities. The 10% rate applies to interest paid by banks and to interest paid by sellers to finance purchases of machinery and equipment. The 15% rate applies to other interest.
- (w) Interest on certain "portfolio debt" obligations issued after 18 July 1984 and non-effectively connected bank deposit interest are exempt from withholding tax.

- Interest paid to state-owned enterprises in China is exempt from withholding tax.
- (y) The general withholding tax rate for interest may be increased to 10% if both Norway and the United States tax interest paid to nonresidents under their domestic tax laws. Norway does not impose tax on interest paid to nonresidents and, consequently, a 0% rate applies to US-source interest under the treaty. The treaty also provides that a 0% rate applies to certain types of interest, such as interest paid on bank loans.
- (z) The 10% rate applies to interest derived by a resident of one of the contracting states from sources in the other contracting state with respect to public issuances of bonded indebtedness.
- (aa) The tax imposed by the source state may not exceed, in the case of the Philippines, the lowest of the following:
 - 25%
 - 15% if the royalties are paid by a corporation registered with the Philippine Board of Investments and engaged in preferred areas of activities
 - The lowest rate of Philippine tax that may be imposed on royalties of the same kind paid under similar circumstances to a resident of a third state
- (bb) On 13 February 2013, the United States and Poland signed a new income tax treaty that would replace the existing treaty between the two countries. As of 31 December 2019, the proposed treaty had not yet received US Senate advice and consent to ratification.
- (cc) A reduced rate may apply if the beneficial owner of the dividend is a Portuguese company that owns at least 25% of the capital of the dividendpaying company.
- paying company.

 (dd) On 24 January 2013, the United States and Japan signed a protocol to amend the existing income tax treaty between the countries. The protocol entered into force on 30 August 2019.
- (ee) The lower rate applies to cultural royalties, which are defined as payments for the right to use copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films.
- (ff) On 23 September 2009, the United States and Switzerland signed a protocol to amend the existing income tax treaty between the two countries. The protocol entered into force on 20 September 2019.
- (gg) The 5% rate applies to rent paid for the use of tangible movable property.
- (hh) The 10% rate applies to interest on loans granted by financial institutions. The 15% rate applies to other interest.
- (ii) On 14 January 2013, the United States and Spain signed a new protocol to amend the existing income tax treaty and protocol between the two countries. The protocol entered into force on 27 November 2019.
- (jj) The 10% rate applies to the following:
 - Royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial
 or scientific equipment
 - Remuneration for the performance of accessory technical assistance with respect to the use of the property or rights described above, to the extent that such technical assistance is performed in the contracting state where the payment for the property or right has its source
 - The 15% rate applies to royalties or other amounts paid for the following:
 - The use of, or right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic and scientific works, including cinematographic and television films and videotapes used in television broadcasts
 - Patents, trademarks, designs and models, plans, and secret formulas and processes
 - · Information relating to industrial, commercial or scientific experience
- (kk) The 5% rate applies to payments for the right to use industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate generally applies to other royalties.
- (II) The US Department of Treasury has announced that the income tax treaty between the United States and the USSR, which was signed on 20 June 1973, continues to apply to the former republics of the USSR, including Armenia, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Georgia, Kyrgyzstan, Moldova, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan, until the United States enters into tax treaties with these countries. The United States has entered into tax treaties with Estonia, Kazakhstan, Latvia, Lithuania, the Russian Federation and Ukraine. The withholding tax rates under these treaties are listed in the above table.
- (mm) The 0% rate applies if the dividends are paid by US companies to UK companies that owned 80% or more of the voting shares of the payer of the dividends for a 12-month period preceding the declaration of the dividends and if either of the following additional conditions is met:
 - The 80% test was met before 1 October 1998.

- The recipient is a qualified resident under certain prongs of the limitation-on-benefits provision in the treaty.
- The 0% rate also applies to US-source dividend payments made to UK pension schemes. The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company owning 10% or more of the payer. For other dividends, the 15% rate applies.
- (nn) Withholding tax may be imposed at the full domestic rate on interest paid in certain circumstances.
- (oo) On 20 May 2009, the United States and Luxembourg signed a protocol to amend the existing income tax treaty between the two countries. The protocol entered into force on 9 September 2019.

The United States and Chile signed their first-ever income tax treaty and protocol on 4 February 2010. It includes a general limitation-on-benefits provision and reductions in withholding tax rates. As of 31 December 2019, the proposed treaty and protocol had not yet received US Senate advice and consent to ratification.

The United States and Vietnam signed their first-ever income tax treaty and protocol on 7 July 2015. It includes a general limitation-on-benefits provision and reductions in withholding tax rates. As of 31 December 2019, the proposed treaty and protocol had not yet received US Senate advice and consent to ratification.

US Virgin Islands

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Please direct all inquiries regarding the US Virgin Islands to the following contacts in the San Juan, Puerto Rico, office.

San Juan, Puerto Rico

GMT-4

EY Plaza 273, 10th Floor 273 Ponce de León Avenue Hato Rey Puerto Rico 00917-1951	+1 (787) 759-8212 Fax: +1 (787) 753-0813 (Tax)
Business Tax Services	
★ Pablo Hymovitz	+1 (787) 772-7119 Mobile: +1 (787) 671-4220 Email: pablo.hymovitz@ey.com
Rosa M. Rodríguez	+1 (787) 772-7062 Mobile: +1 (787) 397-9259 Email: rosa.rodriguez@ey.com
Noeliz Suarez Archilla	+1 (787) 772-7032

On 22 December 2017, the President of the United States signed into the law the bill known as the "Tax Cuts and Jobs Act," which amended various provisions of the US Internal Revenue Code (IRC). Because the US Virgin Islands operates under a system of corporate income taxation that is a mirror image of the IRC, please refer to the United States chapter of this guide for further details on the applicable new provisions.

Email: noeliz.suarezarchilla@ey.com

A. At a glance

· ·	
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	23.1 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	23.1 (a)
Branch Tax Rate (%)	23.1 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) (b)	, ,
Dividends	11 (c)
Interest	11 (c)
Royalties from Patents, Know-how, etc.	11 (c)
Branch Remittance Tax	11 (c)(d)
Net Operating Losses (Years) (e)	, , , ,
Carryback	0
Carryforward	Unlimited

- (a) This is the maximum rate. The rate includes a 10% surcharge. The 21% rate is effective for tax years beginning after 31 December 2017.
- (b) The statutory rate for each withholding tax is 10%. The US Virgin Islands Bureau of Internal Revenue has taken the position that the 10% surcharge also applies to each withholding tax, and consequently the withholding rate is 11%.
- (c) Under certain circumstances, these taxes may not apply to US corporations doing business in the US Virgin Islands. The US Virgin Islands Bureau of Internal Revenue has taken the position that a 10% withholding applies to dividend distributions to US corporations, despite the statutory provision stating otherwise.
- (d) This is the branch profits tax, imposed on the earnings of a foreign corporation attributable to its branch, reduced by earnings reinvested in the branch and increased by reinvested earnings withdrawn (see Section B).

(e) As a general rule, no carryback is allowed for losses incurred in tax years beginning after 31 December 2017. A two-year carryback period is available in certain circumstances. An 80% net taxable income limitation is imposed for tax years commencing after 31 December 2017.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. The system of corporate income taxation in force in the US Virgin Islands is generally a mirror image of the US Internal Revenue Code (IRC). The applicable law is the IRC with "US Virgin Islands" substituted for all references to the "United States." Significant differences between US and US Virgin Islands taxation are discussed below.

US Virgin Islands corporations are subject to income tax on their worldwide income. A foreign corporation, which is a corporation organized outside the US Virgin Islands, is subject to income tax only on its income from US Virgin Islands sources and on its income that is effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the US Virgin Islands.

Under Section 937(b) of the IRC, rules similar to those for determining US-source income or income effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the United States must be used to determine if income is from sources within the US Virgin Islands or effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business within the US Virgin Islands.

Rates of corporate income tax. Corporations are taxed at the rates specified in the IRC, except that the US Virgin Islands imposes an additional 10% surcharge on the tax liability of all domestic and foreign corporations. This increases the maximum effective income tax rate to 23.1% for tax years beginning after 31 December 2017. This rate applies both to US Virgin Islands corporations and to the income of foreign corporations that is effectively connected with a US trade or business.

US Virgin Islands corporations may benefit from the tax exemptions and reductions indicated below.

Economic development program. Qualifying corporations are exempt from income tax on up to 90% of their income. In addition, they are exempt from real property, gross receipts and certain excise taxes. Other reductions in various taxes may apply.

Enterprise Zone incentives. Qualifying corporations located in historic towns are exempt from income tax on up to 90% of their income. In addition, they are exempt from real property, gross receipts and certain excise taxes. Other reductions in various taxes may apply.

Exempt companies. Qualifying corporations that are foreignowned and do not carry on a trade or business in the United States or in the US Virgin Islands may elect a 20-year exemption from substantially all US Virgin Islands taxes.

Development of renewable and alternative energy-generation sources. Equipment or component parts brought into the US Virgin Islands for the purpose of manufacturing solar water heaters or wind or solar energy systems are exempt from the payment of custom duties and excise taxes. Also, revenues derived from the installation or construction of a renewable or alternative energy

electric power or production plant or device are exempt from the gross receipts tax.

Branch profits tax and branch interest tax. The branch profits tax (BPT) and branch interest tax (BIT) rules in the US Virgin Islands are similar to those in the United States, except that the BPT and BIT rates are 11% (including the 10% surcharge) instead of 30%. Under certain circumstances, these taxes may not apply to US corporations doing business in the US Virgin Islands.

Capital gains and losses. The provisions applicable to capital gains and losses in the US Virgin Islands are the same as those in the United States.

Administration. The annual income tax return is due by the fifteenth day of the fourth month after the close of the company's fiscal year. On request, a corporation receives an automatic six-month extension to file its tax return. In general, 100% of a corporation's tax liability must be paid through estimated tax installments during the year in which the income is earned.

Domestic and foreign corporations file their returns with the Bureau of Internal Revenue (BIR).

Foreign tax relief. The provisions related to foreign tax credits are similar to those in the United States.

Foreign Investment in Real Property Tax Act. The Foreign Investment in Real Property Tax Act (FIRPTA) applies to corporations owning real property interests in the US Virgin Islands. Under this act, a foreign corporation (including a US corporation) pays tax attributable to its gain from the sale of US Virgin Islands property to the US Virgin Islands treasury.

C. Determination of trading income

General. The rules for determining trading income are the same as those in the United States.

Groups of companies. A US Virgin Islands corporation may not file a consolidated income tax return with a related US tax entity. However, a group of US Virgin Islands corporations may file a consolidated return with the BIR if they meet the requirements set by the IRC provisions for consolidated returns.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax

Gross receipts tax, on total business receipts
Excise tax, on imported goods, merchandise
and commodities for sale or for processing in
the US Virgin Islands unless exempt by law;
tax is computed on invoice value plus a 5%
mark-up

Real property tax; imposed on the assessed
value of the property as determined by the
tax assessor; the application of exemptions
and credits may not reduce the tax due to an
amount less than USD180

	ZIIIII TOTT
Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Unimproved noncommercial property	0.49
Residential property	0.38
Commercial property	0.71
Timeshares	1.4
Franchise tax, imposed annually on capital	
stock of domestic and foreign corporations	
qualified to do business in the US Virgin	
Islands; minimum tax is USD300	0.15
	(USD1.50 per
	USD1,000 of
	capital stock)
Stamp tax, on transfer of real or personal	
property located in the US Virgin Islands	2 to 3.5
Payroll taxes	
Federal unemployment insurance (FUTA),	_
imposed on first USD7,000 of wages	6
US Virgin Islands unemployment insurance	
(creditable against FUTA; each employer	
must pay USD25 annually per employee	
for interest accrued on the Virgin Islands	5.4
Federal Trust Fund Loan)	5.4
Workmen's compensation insurance, varies	
depending on classification of employee's	Various
activities	various
Social security contributions; subject to the	
same limitations as in the United States;	
imposed on Wages up to USD137,700 (for 2020); paid by	
	6.2
Employer Employee	6.2
Medicare portion (hospital insurance; for 2020	
paid by),
Employer	1.45
Employee (subject to an additional 0.9% of	1.73
Medicare tax for wages in excess of	
USD200,000; no employer matching	
contribution for Medicare tax)	1.45
Insurance premium tax, on gross premiums	1.13
received by insurers for insurance policies	
covering risks in the US Virgin Islands;	
certain exceptions apply	5
cormin exceptions uppry	5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The US Virgin Islands has not enacted any specific foreign-exchange controls, but US laws concerning cash transaction reporting and other financial matters are applicable.

Debt-to-equity rules. The US Virgin Islands debt-to-equity rules are the same as those in the United States.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The US Virgin Islands does not have tax treaties with foreign governments.

Uruguay

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

0

Montevideo			GMT -3
EY Avda. 18 de Julio 984 4th and 5th Floors Palacio Brasil P.O. Box 1303 11100 Montevideo Uruguay	+598 (2) 902-3147 Fax: +598 (2) 902-1331		
Business Tax Advisory ★ Martha Roca Inés Eibe	+598 (2) 902-3147 Email: martha.roca@uy.ey. +598 (2) 902-3147 Email: ines.eibe@uy.ey.co		
A. At a glance			
Corporate Income Tax Rate Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) Branch Tax Rate (%) Withholding Tax (%) Dividends Interest			
Royalties Equipment Rent Technical Assistance Paym	nents and	12	(a)(b) (a)(b)
Service Fees Income Paid to Entities fro	om Low or	12	(b)
Nil Tax Jurisdictions or B from Low or Nil Tax Reg Branch Remittance Tax			(e) (b)

- (a) This tax applies to nonresident corporations and individuals and resident individuals. Nonresident corporations are corporations not incorporated in Uruguay.
- (b) See Section B.

Carryback Carryforward

Net Operating Losses (Years)

- (c) Under Accountability Law No. 19,438, notional dividends are taxable, effective from 1 March 2017. For the purposes of this law, notional dividends are determined considering the net taxable income of the company that is more than three years old, less certain items (equity participation investments in other resident entities and investments in fixed and intangible assets, among others), subject to certain limits.
- (d) A rate of 7% applies to certain types of interest, mainly in Uruguayan currency and indexed units, as well as certain interest on debt securities that are quoted on the Uruguayan stock exchange (under certain conditions).
- (e) This tax applies to income paid to entities that are resident, domiciled, constituted or located in low or nil tax countries or jurisdictions or that benefit from a low or nil tax regime, except for dividends distributed by Uruguayan corporate income taxpayers. This rate applies from 1 January 2017, according to Accountability Law No. 19,438 and Fiscal Transparency Law No. 19,484. In addition, a complementary tax rate of 5.25% applies to income derived from immovable assets.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Corporations are taxed on Uruguay-source income, defined as income derived from activities performed, property situated or economic rights used in Uruguay. Any profits, including capital gains, are taxable.

Rate of corporate tax. The corporate tax rate is 25%.

Capital gains. Capital gains are included in ordinary income and taxed at the regular corporate rate.

Administration. Corporations are required to make monthly advance payments. These payments are calculated by applying to monthly gross income a fraction with a numerator equal to income tax for the prior tax year and a denominator equal to the corporation's gross income subject to tax for that year (the one that corresponds to the last filed corporate income tax return). Filing of tax returns and payment of the balance must be made by the fourth month after the end of the accounting period, which is the company's tax year-end.

Dividends and branch remittances. Dividends paid to resident companies are exempt from tax. Dividends paid to resident individuals are subject to personal income tax at a rate of 7% if the dividends are paid out of income subject to corporate income tax. Dividends paid to nonresident companies and individuals and branch remittances are subject to withholding tax at a rate of 7% if they are paid out of income subject to corporate income tax. Dividends and branch remittances paid out of income not subject to corporate income tax are exempt from tax. Dividends subject to withholding tax cannot exceed the taxable profit of the company.

Effective from 1 March 2017, companies must calculate and withhold personal income tax or nonresidents income tax on notional dividends, which are be deemed to be paid to shareholders. The rates of this tax are 12% on dividends from income from foreign capital investment received by resident individuals and 7% for other dividends and profit distributions. For this purpose, notional dividends are calculated in accordance with specified rules (see footnote [c] in Section A). The payer of corporate income tax acts as the "withholding" agent before it makes the actual income payment. Because no real withholding takes place, it must pay the tax to the tax office. On receipt of actual dividends, shareholders can credit the taxes already paid against their income tax liability. Consequently, no additional tax is due.

Withholding tax on certain payments to nonresidents. In general, a 12% withholding tax is imposed on the following payments to nonresidents:

- · Interest
- Royalties
- Technical assistance payments
- Publicity and advertising services
- · Service fees
- Equipment rent

If a nonresident is a low or nil tax entity, the general withholding tax rate is 25%, instead of the general rate of 12%. This rate applies from 1 January 2017, according to Accountability Law No. 19,438 and Fiscal Transparency Law No. 19,484.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Tax is imposed on taxable profit, which is accounting profit earned in the accounting period after tax adjustments. An inflation adjustment is applied currently if certain conditions are met. However, under Accountability Law No. 19,438, for fiscal years ending from 1 January 2017, the inflation adjustment applies only if the inflation index increases more than 100% (in a cumulative manner) in the three-year period preceding the relevant fiscal year. All Uruguay-source income is taxable. Expenses are deductible to the extent that they are incurred in producing or maintaining taxable income, are documented, are accrued in the fiscal year and are taxable to the counterparty.

In general, payments to nonresidents are fully deductible as expenses if the effective income tax rate of the country of the recipient is 25% or higher (to be proved through a specific certificate). If the effective tax rate of the country of the recipient is lower than 25%, only a percentage of the expenses is deductible. The percentage equals the ratio of the nonresident withholding tax rate (12%) plus the effective income tax rate of the country of the nonresident (reduced by a tax credit if one exists) to the corporate income tax rate of 25% in Uruguay. If the nonresident withholding tax of 12% applies, the minimum percentage of deduction is 48% (the ratio of the withholding tax rate of 12% to the corporate income tax rate of 25%). Stock is valued according to the cost of purchases, production costs or reposition costs (the valuing of inventory according to reposition costs is accepted only if it is based on quantities, prices and conditions that reflect normal market conditions, based on the taxpayer's type of business).

Inventories. Last-in, first-out (LIFO), first-in, first-out (FIFO), average cost and market price are acceptable methods. The corporation can choose which method to use, but may not change the method without prior authorization.

Provisions. Only deductions for expenses already incurred are allowed. Provisions for bad debts and severance pay are not allowed. Bad debts may be written off if the debtor goes bankrupt or if 18 months have elapsed since the obligation to pay the debt became due.

Depreciation. A depreciation deduction may be taken on tangible assets based on their useful lives using the straight-line method. The following are some of the applicable rates.

Asset	Rate (%)
Commercial and industrial buildings	2/3 (a)
New motor vehicles	10
Office equipment	10 (b)
Machinery and equipment	10 (b)

- (a) The 2% rate applies to buildings in urban areas; the 3% rate applies to buildings in rural areas.
- (b) This is the usual rate. The rate for a particular asset depends on its estimated useful life.

For some assets, the units-of-production method may be used. Goodwill may not be depreciated.

Intangible assets must be amortized based on their expected useful life. If it is not possible to determine the expected useful life, they should be amortized at an annual rate of 10%.

Tangible assets must be revalued according an index determined by the government. Intangible assets and goodwill cannot be revalued.

Relief for losses. Under Accountability Law No. 19,438, for fiscal years ending from 1 January 2017, the offset of fiscal losses allowed for a specific fiscal year is limited to 50% of the taxable income before applying such offset. This means that 50% of the tax generated in the fiscal year (before the relief for losses) must always be paid, unless a corporate income tax exemption applies to an investment project approved under Law No. 16,906 of Promotion and Protection of Investments.

Under the prior general rule, losses could be carried forward for five years and deducted from income without limit.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT), on the sale of products and most services and on imported goods	
Standard rate	22
Rate on basic foodstuffs and pharmaceuticals	10
Net worth tax, on corporate net worth,	
computed using values used for tax	
purposes; for some companies, up to 50% of	
this tax may be credited against corporate	
income tax (the current discount is 1%)	
Banks and credit card corporations	2.8
Others	1.5
(The rate applicable for entities subject to low	
or nil taxation that do not have a permanent	
establishment in Uruguay is 3%.)	
Social security contributions, on salaries	
and wages; imposed on	
Salaries and wages up to approximately	
USD4,700; paid by	
Employer; standard rate	12.625
Employee	18.100 to 23.100
Salaries and wages exceeding	
approximately USD4,700; paid by	
Employer	5.125
Employee	3.100 to 8.100
(The salary threshold for social security	
contributions is updated in February of	
each year.)	

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Uruguay does not impose foreign-exchange controls. No restrictions are imposed on inbound or outbound investments. The transfer of profits and dividends, loan

principal and interest, royalties and fees is unlimited. Nonresidents may repatriate capital, together with accrued capital gains and retained earnings, subject to applicable withholding taxes and company law considerations (for example, the requirement that companies transfer a portion of their annual income to a reserve).

Import and export operations are transacted at a free rate determined by the market.

Debt-to-equity rules. No specific debt-to-equity rules apply in Uruguay.

Transfer pricing. Transfer-pricing regulations are included in the corporate income tax law. Transfer pricing in Uruguay is based on the arm's-length principle and is in many aspects consistent with the transfer-pricing guidelines of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). Every corporate income taxpayer that has operations with related parties must perform a transfer-pricing analysis.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The maximum withholding tax rates under Uruguay's double tax treaties are set forth below. The withholding tax rates can never exceed those under domestic law. The withholding tax rates in the treaties can be applied only if the nonresident is the effective beneficiary of the income.

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Belgium (c)	5/15	0/10	10
Chile	5/15	4/15	10
Ecuador	10/15	15	10/15
Finland	5/15	0/10	5/10
Germany	5/15	0/10	10
Hungary	15	0/15	15
India	5	0/10	10
Korea (South)	5/15	0/10	10
Liechtenstein	5/10	0/10	10
Luxembourg (c)	5/15	0/10	5/10
Malta	5/15	10	5/10
Mexico	5	0/10	10
Paraguay	15	15	15
Portugal	5/10	10	10
Romania	5/10	0/10	10
Singapore (c)	5/10	0/10	5/10
Spain	0/5	0/10	5/10
Switzerland	5/15	0/10	10
United Arab	5/7	0/10	0/5/10
Emirates (a)	5/7		0/5/10
United Kingdom (a)	5/15	0/10	10
Vietnam (a) Non-treaty jurisdictions	5/10 7 (b)	10 12/25	10 12/25

⁽a) The provisions regarding income tax and net wealth tax are effective from fiscal years beginning on or after 1 January 2017.

⁽b) See Section B.

⁽c) The provisions regarding income tax and net wealth tax are effective from fiscal years beginning on or after 1 January 2018.

Uzbekistan

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Tashkent	GMT +5
EY Inconel Business Center, 3rd Floor 75 Mustaqillik Avenue Tashkent 100000 Uzbekistan	+998 (78) 140-6482 Fax: +998 (78) 140-6483
Business Tax Advisory	
★ Doniyorbek Zulunov	+998 (78) 140-6482 +7 (727) 258-5960 Mobile: +998 (90) 189-3611 Mobile: +7 (777) 355-0130 Email: doniyorbek.zulunov@kz.ey.com

A. At a glance

A. At a giance	
Corporate Profits Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)
Permanent Establishment Tax Rate (%)	15 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) (b)	
Dividends	5/10 (c)
Interest	5/10 (c)
Royalties, Service Fees and Capital Gains	20 (d)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	10 (e)

- (a) This is the general corporate profits tax rate. See Section B for other rates.
- (b) The withholding taxes are generally considered to be final taxes.
- (c) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to Uzbek tax resident companies as well as to dividends and interest paid to resident individuals. The 10% rate applies to dividends and interest paid to foreign (nonresident) companies and individuals. Interest paid to Uzbek tax resident companies is not subject to withholding tax. Instead, the recipient of the interest is subject to corporate profits tax on the interest.
- (d) The withholding tax is imposed on payments to foreign companies without a permanent establishment in Uzbekistan.
- (e) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate profits tax. Most enterprises in Uzbekistan, including Uzbek companies with foreign participation, are subject to the general profits tax regime. Enterprises with annual turnover of less than UZS1 billion (approximately USD105,000) may choose a simplified taxation regime and pay a Revenue Tax (at various rates). Foreign companies that are deemed by the tax authorities to have a permanent establishment (PE) in Uzbekistan are taxable on profits derived from business activities of the PE in Uzbekistan. The definition of a PE in Uzbek legislation is somewhat similar to the definition of a PE in the model treaty of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), with certain exceptions. However, the legislation regarding the taxation and treatment of PEs in Uzbekistan is undeveloped. If a foreign company renders auxiliary and preparatory activities in Uzbekistan for

the benefit of other entities leading to creation of a PE of a foreign company and if no remuneration is charged for these services, the taxable base of such a PE equals 20% of deductions.

Rates of corporate tax. The regular corporate profits tax rate is 15%. This rate also applies to Uzbek enterprises with foreign participation and to PEs of foreign companies. For commercial banks, mobile telecommunication operators, manufacturers of polyethylene granules and cement (clinker), markets and shopping malls, the profits tax rate is 20%. For taxpayers included in the National Register of e-commerce that carry out electronic trade of goods or services, the corporate profits tax rate is 7.5%. For taxpayers carrying out activities in the social sphere, producers of certain agricultural goods, profits from the sale of goods and services for export and certain other taxpayers, the corporate profits tax rate is 0% (if certain conditions are met).

Since 1 January 2018, PEs are no longer subject to an additional tax on their net profits after deduction of the corporate profits tax.

Foreign legal entities without a PE in Uzbekistan are subject to withholding tax on income derived from their activities in Uzbekistan. The following are the withholding tax rates for payments to nonresidents.

Nature of payment	Rate (%)
Dividends and interest	10
International communication and freight fees	6
Insurance premiums	10
Royalties, capital gains, rent and service	
fees not connected with an Uzbek PE	20

The withholding tax rate for certain types of income is 0%. Withholding tax is also imposed on payments of dividends to Uzbek tax resident companies as well as on payments of dividends and interest to individuals at a rate of 5%.

Capital gains. Capital gains are generally included in taxable profits and are subject to tax at the regular corporate tax rate. Capital gains derived by nonresidents from disposals of shares in Uzbek resident legal entities or real estate located in Uzbekistan are subject to withholding tax at the general rate of 20%.

Administration. The tax year is the calendar year.

Tax declarations must be filed quarterly not later than the 20th day of the month following the reporting quarter and annually not later than 1 March of the year following the tax year.

The final tax liability must be paid by the deadline for filing the tax declarations. Companies that generated revenue of more than UZS5 billion (approximately USD525,000) for the preceding calendar year pay monthly advance payments not later than the 23rd day of each month of the reporting period.

On written request, excess payments of tax must be refunded within a 15-day period or be offset against other tax liabilities within a 10-day period. In practice, it may be difficult to obtain refunds of overpayments of tax.

Dividends and interest. A 5% withholding tax is imposed on payments of dividends to Uzbek tax resident companies as well as on payments of dividends and interest to resident individuals. Starting from 1 January 2020, interest paid to Uzbek tax resident companies is not subject to withholding tax. Instead, the recipient of the interest is subject to corporate profits tax on the interest. A 10% withholding tax is imposed on payments of dividends and interest to foreign (nonresident) companies and individuals.

Foreign tax relief. Under the double tax treaties of Uzbekistan, a foreign tax credit is available for foreign tax paid on income earned abroad (subject to certain documentary requirements).

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable profits are equal to the annual net profits disclosed in the company's Uzbek financial statements, as adjusted by the tax law. Financial statements must be prepared on an accrual basis and be supported by documentation. The following are the most significant items that are not deductible for tax purposes:

- Nonbusiness expenses
- Entertainment expenses
- Interest on overdue and deferred loans (in excess of normal loan interest rate) as well as interest on "controlled" liability in excess of norms (see *Thin-capitalization rules* in Section E)
- Losses resulting from misappropriations of funds or assets
- Certain benefits to employees
- Charitable donations
- · Penalties
- Taxes paid on behalf of other taxpayers or assessed as a result of tax audits
- Expenses on the creation or increase of reserves or provisions for bad and doubtful debts (except those stipulated for certain activities, such as activities of banks)

Special deductions. Taxable profits may be reduced by certain special investment deductions in the following amounts:

- 10% of the cost of new technological equipment, expenses for modernization and technological re-equipping of production and certain other expenses
- 5% of expenses for the expansion of production in the form of new constructions, reconstruction of buildings and constructions used for production purposes

Provisions. Banks may deduct loan loss provisions within the limits established by the Central Bank of the Republic of Uzbekistan.

Tax depreciation. The following are the applicable depreciation rates in Uzbekistan.

Assets	Rate (%)
Buildings and structures	3
Trains, ships and airplanes	4
Pipelines, communication equipment, and	
electric power lines and equipment	8
Production machinery and equipment	15
Cars, computers and office equipment	20
All other assets	15

Intangible assets are amortized for tax purposes over the useful life of an asset or five years (if the useful life cannot be determined).

Relief for losses. Tax losses can be carried forward for 10 years. Losses resulting from distinct types of activities (for example, general entrepreneurship activities, investment activities and partnership activities) can be carried forward to offset profits resulting from the respective type of activities only. The amount of losses resulting from general entrepreneurship activities that may be deducted each year is subject to a limit of 60% of the taxable base for the year (50% for losses incurred before 1 January 2020). The taxable base may be reduced by the amount of losses in accordance with the above rules only at the end of the year.

Groups of companies. The tax law does not currently allow the offsetting of profits and losses among members of a tax group. The new Tax Code enters into force on 1 January 2020. One of the main changes in the new Tax Code is the introduction of a group tax consolidation regime for corporate profits tax purposes starting from 1 January 2022.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax (VAT), on the supply of all goods and services, including imports, unless they are zero-rated or exempt	15%
Excise tax; imposed on an extensive number of specified goods produced in Uzbekistan or imported into Uzbekistan; goods subject	
to tax include oil and gas products, alcohol, tobacco, jewelry, silverware, polyethylene and mobile telecommunication services	Various
Property tax; imposed on the annual average depreciated value of immovable property	20/
and certain other assets; land is exempt Subsurface use tax; imposed on the extraction of natural resources; tax imposed on the sales price of extracted natural resources and components and on waste derived from the extraction or processing of natural resources	2%
Sales Waste	2.6% to 30% 0.78% to 9%
Signing and commercial discovery bonuses for subsurface users; payable to the state	
budget through the tax authorities Vehicle contribution; imposed on	Various
sales or purchases of cars and other vehicles	Various (minimum rate of
a	3% for new cars and other vehicles)
Water use tax; general rates per cubic meter	,

Water use tax; general rates per cubic meter Surface water

UZS140 (approximately USD0.015)

Nature of tax	Rate
Underground water	UZS170
	(approximately
	USD0.018)

Land tax; imposed at a fixed rate per hectare, which varies depending on the location, quality and purpose of the land plot; rate in Zone 1 of Tashkent

UZS181,022,147 (annuarimataly)

	pproximately
	USD19,000)
Social Tax; payable by employers	
On the total payroll of state-funded organizations	25%
On the total payroll of all other entities	12%
Contributions to individual accumulative pension	
accounts of citizens (maintained at Peoples Bank);	
payable by employers on salaries of local employee	es;
amounts of the contributions are deducted from	
the amounts of accrued individual income tax	0.1%

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The currency in Uzbekistan is the Uzbek soum (UZS).

Uzbekistan imposes various foreign-exchange controls, including

- · Mandatory exchange rates set weekly by the Central Bank of the Republic of Uzbekistan for accounting, reporting, tax and customs duty calculations
- Strict control over payments in foreign currencies to parties outside Uzbekistan
- Limitations on the circulation of foreign currencies in Uzbekistan, and limitations on the domestic foreign currencies markets

Thin-capitalization rules. Starting from 1 January 2020, the new Tax Code of Uzbekistan establishes thin-capitalization rules. If the "controlled" liability of the taxpayer (for example, loans provided by foreign related parties) exceeds 3 times the total equity of the taxpayer (for banks and leasing organizations, 13 times), thin-capitalization rules apply and interest expenses over calculated thresholds are considered to be nondeductible.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The following table lists the withholding rates under Uzbekistan's tax treaties.

Payee resident in	Dividends (I) %	Interest (I)	Royalties %
Austria	5/15 (a)	10	5
Azerbaijan	10	10	10
Bahrain	8	8	8
Belarus	15 (1)	10	15
Belgium	5/15 (a)	10	5
Bulgaria	10	10	10
Canada	5/15 (a)	10	5/10 (e)
China Mainland	10	10	10
Czech Republic	5/10 (b)	5	10
Egypt	5/10 (b)	10	12
Estonia	5/10 (b)	5	10

	Dividends (1)	Interest (I)	Royalties
Payee resident in	%	%	%
Finland	5/15 (a)	5	0/5/10 (f)
France	5/10 (a)	0/5 (d)	0
Georgia	5/15 (b)	10	10
Germany	5/15 (b)	5	3/5 (g)
Greece	8	10	8
Hungary	10	10	10
India	10	10	10
Indonesia	10	10	10
Iran	8	10	5
Ireland	5/10 (a)	5	5
Israel	10	10	5/10 (h)
Italy	10	5	5
Japan (k)	15 (1)	10	0/10 (i)
Jordan	7/10 (b)	10	20
Kazakhstan	10	10	10
Korea (South)	5/15 (b)	5	2/5 (j)
Kuwait	5/10 (b)	8	20
Kyrgyzstan	5	5	15
Latvia	10	10	10
Lithuania	10	10	10
Luxembourg	5/15 (b)	10	5
Malaysia	10	10	10
Moldova	5/15 (a)	10	15
Netherlands (m)	5/15 (b)	10	10
Oman	7	7	10
Pakistan	10	10	15
Poland	5/15 (c)	10	10
Romania	10	10	10
Russian Federation	10	10	0
Saudi Arabia	7	7	10
Singapore	5	5	8
Slovak Republic	10	10	10
Slovenia	8	8	10
Spain	5/10 (b)	5	5
Switzerland	5/15 (c)	0/5 (d)	5
Tajikistan	5/10 (b)	10	10
Thailand	10	10/15 (1)	15
Turkey	10	10	10
Turkmenistan	10	10	10
Ukraine	10	10	10
United Arab Emirates	5/15 (b)	10	10
United Kingdom	5/10 (a)	5	5
Vietnam	15 (l)	10	15
Non-treaty jurisdictions		10	20
1 ton treaty jurisdictions	10	10	20

- (a) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 10% of the payer of the dividends.
- (b) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 25% of the payer of the dividends.
- (c) The lower rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 20% of the payer of the dividends.
- (d) The 0% rate applies to interest with respect to the following:
 - Loans made, guaranteed or insured by the government of the other contracting state or an instrumentality or agency thereof
 - · Sales on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 - · Sales on credit of merchandise between enterprises
 - · Bank loans

- (e) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for certain cultural works (with exceptions) as well as for the use of, or the right to use, computer software or patents or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience (know-how), with exceptions.
- (f) The 0% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or the right to use, computer software, patents, designs or models, or plans. The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, secret formulas or processes, or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience (knowhow). The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for trademarks or certain cultural works.
- (g) The 3% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of scientific works, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, or secret formulas or processes, as well as for the disclosure of industrial, commercial, or scientific knowledge. The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for certain cultural works.
- (h) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for certain cultural works (with exceptions).
- The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including motion picture films.
- (j) The 2% rate applies to royalties for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial, or scientific equipment.
- (k) These are the withholding tax rates under the treaty between Japan and the former USSR, which is honored by Uzbekistan. On 19 December 2019, Japan and Uzbekistan signed the Japan-Uzbekistan treaty. After it enters into force and becomes effective, the new treaty will replace the treaty between Japan and the former USSR with respect to the relations between Japan and Uzbekistan.
- The domestic withholding tax rate for dividends and interest in Uzbekistan is 10%. Consequently, the withholding tax rate of 15% for dividends and interest under treaties does not apply to payments made by Uzbek companies.
- (m) Under the double tax treaty with the Netherlands, withholding tax rates may be reduced to zero if certain conditions are met.

Venezuela

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

GMT-4 Caracas

EY +58 (212) 953-5222 Avenida Francisco de Miranda Fax: +58 (212) 954-0069

Centro Lido, Torre A, Piso 13

El Rosal

Caracas 1060 Venezuela

Principal Tax Contact

★ José Antonio Velázquez +58 (212) 905-6659

Mobile: +58 (424) 110-5113

Email: jose.a.velazquez@ve.ey.com

Business Tax Services

★ José Antonio Velázquez +58 (212) 905-6659 Mobile: +58 (424) 110-5113

Email: jose.a.velazquez@ve.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - International Corporate Tax Advisory

★ José Antonio Velázquez +58 (212) 905-6659

Mobile: +58 (424) 110-5113 Email: jose.a.velazquez@ve.ey.com

Saul Medina +58 (212) 905-6716

> Mobile: +58 (424) 162-0836 Email: saul.medina@ve.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Luis Benitez +58 (212) 905-6721

Mobile: +58 (414) 289-8696 Email: luis.benitez@ve.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

lvette .limenez

★ José Antonio Velázquez +58 (212) 905-6659

Mobile: +58 (424) 110-5113

Email: jose.a.velazquez@ve.ey.com

+58 (212) 905-6632 Mobile: +58 (424) 167-6482

Email: ivette.jimenez@ve.ey.com

Saul Medina +58 (212) 905-6716

Mobile: +58 (424) 162-0836

Email: saul.medina@ve.ey.com

People Advisory Services

★ José Antonio Velázquez +58 (212) 905-6659

Mobile: +58 (424) 110-5113

Email: jose.a.velazquez@ve.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Damian Gomez +58 (212) 905-6788

> Mobile: +58 (424) 217-6851 Email: damian.gomez@ve.ey.com

Legal Services

★ José Antonio Velázquez +58 (212) 905-6659

Mobile: +58 (424) 110-5113

Email: jose.a.velazquez@ve.ey.com

	VENEZUELA 1071	
Saul Medina	+58 (212) 905-6716 Mobile: +58 (424) 162-0836 Email: saul.medina@ve.ey.com	
Puerto la Cruz	GMT -4	
EY Av. Principal de Lechería Centro Empresarial Lechería 5th Floor – 506 Puerto La Cruz, Edo Anzoátegui Venezuela	+58 (281) 287-4109 Fax: +58 (281) 282-0336	
Business Tax Services ★ José Antonio Velázquez (resident in Caracas)	+58 (212) 905-6659 Mobile: +58 (424) 110-5113 Email: jose.a.velazquez@ve.ey.com	
Business Tax Advisory	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	
lvette Jimenez (resident in Caracas)	+58 (212) 905-6632 Mobile: +58 (424) 167-6482 Email: ivette.jimenez@ve.ey.com	
Valencia	GMT -4	
EY Urb. Valles de Camoruco Las Cuatro Avenidas Torre Ejecutiva, 2nd Floor Valencia, Estado Carabobo Venezuela	+58 (241) 823-5807, +58 (241) 823-4397	
Business Tax Services		
★ José Antonio Velázquez (resident in Caracas) Yordalmir Sánchez	+58 (212) 905-6659 Mobile: +58 (424) 110-5113 Email: jose.a.velazquez@ve.ey.com +58 (241) 823-4397, +58 (241) 823-5807 Mobile: +58 (412) 229-2205 Email: yordalmir.sanchez@ve.ey.com	
Business Tax Advisory		
Ivette Jimenez (resident in Caracas)	+58 (212) 905-6632 Mobile: +58 (424) 167-6482 Email: ivette.jimenez@ve.ey.com	
A. At a glance		
Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) Branch Tax Rate (%) Withholding Tax (%)	34 (a) 34 (a) 34 (a)	
Dividends Interest Paid to Residents	34/50/60 (b)	
Individuals Corporations Paid to Nonresidents	3 (c) 5 (d)	
Individuals Corporations Royalties (g) Paid to Residents (g)	34 (e) 34 (f)	
Individuals Corporations	1 2	

1092 VENEZOEEK	
Paid to Nonresidents (h)	
Individuals	34 (i)
Corporations	34 (j)
Professional Fees	•
Paid to Residents	
Individuals	3 (c)
Corporations	5 (d)
Paid to Nonresidents	34 (k)
Rent of Immovable Property	
Paid to Residents	
Individuals	3 (c)
Corporations	5 (d)
Paid to Nonresidents	
Individuals	34
Corporations	34 (1)
Rent of Movable Goods	
Paid to Residents	
Individuals	3 (c)
Corporations	5 (d)
Paid to Nonresidents	
Individuals	34
Corporations	5
Technical Assistance	
Paid to Residents	
Individuals	1
Corporations	2
Paid to Nonresidents (m)	
Individuals	34 (n)
Corporations	34 (o)
Technological Services	
Paid to Residents	
Individuals	1
Corporations	2
Paid to Nonresidents (p)	
Individuals	34 (q)
Corporations	34 (r)
Sales of Shares (s)	
Sales by Residents	
Individuals	3 (c)
Corporations	5 (d)
Sales by Nonresidents	
Individuals	34
Corporations	5
Net Operating Losses (Years)	0
Carryback	0
Carryforward	3 (t)
() milital in the state of the	11

- This is the maximum progressive rate, which applies to income exceeding 3,000 tax units. Effective from 7 March 2019, the value of a tax unit is VES50. For further details, see Section B. Petroleum companies and income from petroleum-related activities are taxed at a rate of 50%. Mining royalties and transfers of such royalties are subject to tax at a rate of 60%.
- (b) For details, see Section B.
- (c) The withholding tax applies to payments over VES4,166.67. The tax is im-
- posed on the payment minus VES125. This withholding tax applies to payments over VES0.00025. However, considering the limit amount, in practice it applies to all payments.

- For interest associated with a loan invested in an income-generating activity, (e) the withholding tax is imposed on 95% of the gross payment. Consequently, the effective withholding tax rate is 32.3% (95% x 34%). For other cases, the tax base is the gross interest payment.
- In general, the withholding tax rate is determined under Tariff No. 2 (see Section B), which provides for a maximum tax rate of 34%. It is applied to 95% of the gross interest payment associated with a loan invested in an income-generating activity. For other cases, the tax base is the gross interest payment. Interest paid to foreign financial institutions that are not domiciled in Venezuela is subject to withholding tax at a flat rate of 4.95%.
- The law does not explicitly set forth any withholdings for royalties paid to residents. However, in practice, it is possible that the Tax Administration could consider the operation to be a provision of services and, accordingly, a 1% or 2% rate of withholding tax would apply.
- Royalties paid to nonresidents are taxed on a deemed profit element, which is 90% of gross receipts.
- Because royalties paid to nonresidents are taxed on a deemed profit element (see footnote (h) above), the effective withholding tax rate is 30.6% (90% x 34%).
- The withholding tax rate is determined under Tariff No. 2, which provides for a maximum tax rate of 34%. Because royalties paid to nonresidents are taxed on a deemed profit element (see footnote (h) above), the maximum effective withholding tax rate is 30.6% (90% x 34%).
- (k) Professional fees paid to nonresidents are taxed on a deemed profit element, which is 90% of gross receipts. Consequently, the effective withholding tax rate is 30.6% (90% x 34%).
- The withholding tax rate is determined under Tariff No. 2, which provides for a maximum tax rate of 34%.
- (m) Payments to nonresidents for technical assistance are taxed on a deemed profit element, which is 30% of gross receipts.
- Because payments to nonresidents for technical assistance are taxed on a deemed profit element (see footnote (m) above), the effective withholding tax rate is 10.2% (30% x 34%).
- The withholding tax rate is determined under Tariff No. 2, which provides for a maximum tax rate of 34%. Because payments to nonresidents for technical assistance are taxed on a deemed profit element (see footnote (m) above), the maximum effective withholding tax rate is 10.2% (30% x 34%).
- Payments to nonresidents for technological services are generally taxed on a deemed profit element, which is 50% of gross receipts.
- (q) Because payments to nonresidents for technological services are taxed on a deemed profit element (see footnote (p) above), the effective withholding tax rate is 17% (50% x 34%).
- The withholding tax rate is determined under Tariff No. 2, which provides for a maximum tax rate of 34%. Because payments to nonresidents for technological services are taxed on a deemed profit element (see footnote (o) above), the maximum effective withholding tax rate is 17% (50% x 34%).
- This tax applies to transfers of shares of corporations domiciled in Venezuela that are not traded on national stock exchanges. The withholding tax rates are applied to the sale price.
- Losses may be carried forward three tax years, but they may not offset more than 25% of the income obtained in such tax years.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Companies domiciled in Venezuela are subject to income tax on their net annual income from Venezuelan and foreign sources. Companies organized in Venezuela are deemed to be domiciled in Venezuela. In addition, Venezuelan permanent establishments of foreign companies are also considered to be domiciled in Venezuela. However, only income attributable to a permanent establishment is taxable in Venezuela.

Rates of corporate income tax. Domestic corporations and branches of foreign corporations are subject to the corporate income tax rates of Tariff No. 2, which are progressive and are expressed in tax units. Effective from 7 March 2019, the value of a tax unit is VES50. The Venezuelan Budget Law may change the value of the tax unit each year. The following are the corporate income tax rates provided in Tariff No. 2.

Taxable income		
Exceeding tax units	Not exceeding tax units	Rate %
0	2,000	15
2,000	3,000	22
3,000	_	34

Net income arising from mining and related activities is taxed under Tariff No. 2. Petroleum companies and income from petroleum-related activities, such as transportation and exploitation, are taxed at a rate of 50%. Mining royalties and transfers of such royalties are subject to tax at a rate of 60%.

For tax years beginning on or after 31 December 2015, taxpayers that perform banking, financial, insurance and reinsurance activities are taxed at a proportional rate of 40%.

Interest paid to foreign financial institutions that are not domiciled in Venezuela is subject to a 4.95% withholding tax.

Capital gains. Capital gains are not taxed separately, but are taxable as business profits. For the computation of gains from sales of shares, the tax basis is zero if such shares had been received as a result of a dividend paid with new shares of the payer of the dividend.

Administration. Companies must file an annual income tax return, self-assess and pay any resulting balance of tax due, within three months after the end of their fiscal year.

Companies must make estimated tax payments during their fiscal year.

Dividends. Dividends paid by Venezuelan companies and profits remitted by permanent establishments of foreign companies to the countries of their home offices are taxable to the extent that "net income" exceeds its "net taxable income." For this purpose, "net income" is the financial income approved by the shareholders' meeting based on the financial statements, and "net taxable income" is the resulting income subject to tax after the tax reconciliation. The tax reconciliation is the procedure for determining the income tax liability. However, the tax does not apply to remittances paid by permanent establishments of foreign companies if the permanent establishment can prove that the excess amount is reinvested in Venezuela for at least five years.

The tax is withheld at source. The applicable rate depends on the business of the payer of the dividends. For dividends paid by hydrocarbon or mining companies subject to the 50% or 60% rates of corporate income tax (see *Rates of corporate income tax*), the dividend tax rate is the corporate tax rate applicable to the company. For dividends paid by other companies, the dividend tax rate is 34%.

Foreign tax relief. A credit is granted for income taxes paid on foreign-source income, up to the amount of Venezuelan tax payable on such income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Corporate tax is based on the annual net taxable accounting profits calculated in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, subject to certain adjustments for nontaxable income and nondeductible expenses defined by law.

To determine the net taxable income, deductions are subtracted from gross income. In general, most expenses, including cost of production, are deductible, provided that they are normal and necessary for the earning of the income.

Under reconciliation rules, the determination of the Venezuelan and foreign-source income is made separately (two baskets). The reconciliation rules include detailed measures for the allocation of allowances and deductions to the two baskets.

Inventories. Inventories may be valued using any method in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. The method chosen must be applied consistently. Because of tax indexation (see Tax indexation), inventory is effectively valued using the lastin, first-out (LIFO) method, adjusted for inflation.

Tax indexation. Companies must apply an annual inflation adjustment. A company carries out this adjustment by adjusting its non-monetary assets, some of its non-monetary liabilities and its equity to reflect the change in the consumer price index from the preceding year. These adjustments affect the calculation of depreciation and cost of goods sold. The net effect of these adjustments is recorded in an inflation adjustment account and is added to taxable income or allowed as a deduction.

Effective for tax years beginning after 22 October 1999, the tax indexation rules apply only to the reconciliation of Venezuelansource income. Therefore, foreign-source non-monetary assets and liabilities are not subject to tax indexation.

For tax years beginning on or after 18 November 2014, for purposes of determining the adjustment for inflation, the National Index of Consumer Prices must be used instead of the Index of Consumer Prices, which was applicable for previous tax years. In addition, taxpayers that engage in banking, financial, insurance and reinsurance activities are excluded from the tax indexation system set forth in the Income Tax Law.

In addition, for tax years beginning on or after 31 December 2015, taxpayers appointed as "Special Taxpayers" are also excluded from the tax indexation system set forth in the Income Tax

Provisions. Provisions for inventory obsolescence and accounts receivable are not deductible; amounts are deductible only when inventories or accounts receivable are effectively written off.

Depreciation. In general, acceptable depreciation methods are the straight-line and the units-of-production methods. The decliningbalance method and accelerated depreciation are not accepted. Venezuelan law does not specify depreciation rates. If the estimated useful life of an asset is reasonable, the depreciation is accepted. Estimated useful lives ranging from 3 to 10 years are commonly used.

Relief for tax losses. Operating losses from Venezuelan sources may be carried forward for three tax years, but they may not offset more than 25% of the income obtained in such tax years. No carryback is permitted.

Losses in the foreign-source basket (see *General*) may not offset Venezuelan-source income. Such foreign-source losses may be carried forward three tax years to offset foreign-source income only and are also subject to the limitation described above.

Under the amendment of the Income Tax Law published on 18 November 2014 in *Official Gazette* No. 6,152, losses attributable to tax indexation for tax years beginning on or after that date cannot be carried forward.

Rate (%)

D. Other significant taxes

Nature of tax

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT), imposed on goods	
and services, including imports; the National	
Executive may exonerate from tax acquisitions	
of goods and services; the law provides an	
indexation system for input VAT during the	
preoperational period for enterprises engaged	
in certain industrial activities; input VAT	
generated during the preoperational phase	
of industrial projects intended primarily for	
export is refunded	16
Tax on Large Financial Transactions; imposed	
on any payment made by taxpayers qualified	
as "special taxpayers" (that is, high income) by	
the tax administration, regardless of Venezuelan	
financial system involvement, including	
payment-equivalent means, such as offsetting,	
novation or debt forgiveness	2
Equity Tax; imposed on the net equity of special	
taxpayers (high income taxpayers) with equity	
over 150 million tax units (USD175,000);	
applicable to entities and individuals; the	
taxable event occurs on 30 September of	
each year; the first taxable event date was	
30 September 2019	0.25
Municipal tax; business activity tax, usually	
based on gross receipts or sales; rate varies	
depending on the industrial or commercial	
activity and the municipal jurisdiction	0.5 to 10
Social security contributions, on monthly	
salary of each employee, up to five minimum	
salaries; paid by	
Employer	9/10/11
Employee	4
National Institute of Cooperative Education;	
contributions required if employer has five	
or more employees; paid by	
Employer, on total employee remuneration	2
Employee, on profit share received, if any,	
from employer at year-end	0.5
• •	

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Housing policy contributions, on the integral	
salary (any remuneration, benefit or advantage	
received by an employee in consideration for	
services rendered, provided it can be evaluated in	
terms of cash value) of each employee; paid by	
Employer	2
Employee	1
Unemployment and training contributions, on	
the monthly salary of each employee, up to	
five minimum salaries; paid by	
Employer	2
Employee	0.5

E. Miscellaneous matters

Monetary reconversion. As of 20 August 2018, the unit of the monetary system was restated in the equivalent of VEF100,000, according to Decree No. 3,548 published in Official Gazette No. 41,446 of 25 July 2018.

Foreign-exchange controls. Under the foreign-exchange control system in Venezuela, the purchase and sale of currency in Venezuela is centralized by the Central Bank of Venezuela. This limits foreign-currency trade in Venezuela and other transactions.

Debt-to-equity rules. For fiscal years beginning on or after 16 February 2007, the law disallows deductions to companies for interest payments to related parties domiciled abroad if the average of the companies' debts (owed to related and unrelated parties) exceeds the average amount of their fiscal equity for the respective fiscal year.

Transfer pricing. Under transfer-pricing rules, cross-border income and expense allocations in transactions with related parties are subject to analysis and special filings. The rules contain a list of related parties and provide a list of acceptable transfer-pricing methods.

Controlled foreign corporations. Under controlled foreign corporation (CFC) rules, income derived by a CFC (as defined) domiciled in a low-income tax jurisdiction is taxable to its Venezuelan shareholders. The tax authorities have issued a list of low-income tax jurisdictions.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends %	Interest (a) %	Royalties %
Austria	5/15 (c)	4.95/10 (m)	5
Barbados	5/10 (e)	5/15 (o)	10 (s)
Belarus	5/15 (b)	4.95/5 (11)	5/10 (mm)
Belgium	5/15 (b)	10	5
Brazil (kk)	10/15 (j)	15	15 (t)
Canada	10/15 (h)	10	5/10 (u)
China Mainland	5/10 (d)	5/10 (o)	10
Cuba	10/15 (h)	10	5
Czech Republic	5/10 (c)	10	12 (v)
Denmark	5/15 (b)	5	5/10 (w)
France	0/5/15 (k)	5	5

	Dividends %	Interest (a) %	Royalties %
Germany	5/15 (c)	5	5
Indonesia	10/15 (1)	10	10/20 (x)
Iran	5/10 (c)	0/5 (r)	5 (y)
Italy	10	10	7/10 (z)
Korea (South)	5/10 (d)	5/10 (o)	5/10 (aa)
Kuwait	5/10 (d)	5	20
Malaysia	5/10 (d)	4.95/15 (nn)	10 (oo)
Mexico (kk)	5	4.95/10/15 (q)	10 (s)
Netherlands	0/10 (f)	5	5/7/10 (cc)
Norway	5/10 (d)	5/15 (o)	9/12 (dd)
Portugal	10	10	10/12 (dd)
Qatar	5/10 (d)	4.95/5 (pp)	
Russian	. ,	417	
Federation	10/15 (i)	5/10 (o)	10/15 (ee)
Spain	0/10 (f)	4.95/10 (n)	5
Sweden	5/10 (b)	10	7/10 (ff)
Switzerland	0/10 (f)	5 (gg)	5
Trinidad and			
Tobago	5/10 (b)	15	10
United Arab			
Emirates	5/10 (d)	10	10
United Kingdom	0/10 (g)	5	5/7 (hh)
United States	5/15 (d)	0/4.95/10 (p)	0/5/10 (bb)
Vietnam	5/10 (d)	4.95/10 (n)	10
Non-treaty	. ,	, ,	
jurisdictions	34/50/60 (ii)	4.95/34 (jj)	34 (jj)

- (a) Under Venezuelan domestic law, a reduced withholding tax rate of 4.95% applies to interest paid to financial institutions not domiciled in Venezuela.
- (b) The 5% rate applies to dividends paid to a parent company that owns at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. Under the Denmark and Sweden treaties, to benefit from the 5% rate, the recipient of the dividends must have direct control of at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer of the dividends. The higher rate applies to other dividends (portfolio dividends).
- (c) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 15% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. Under the treaties with Austria, Czech Republic and Iran, to benefit from the 5% rate, the beneficial owner of the dividends must have direct control of at least 15% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The higher rate applies to other dividends (portfolio dividends).
- (d) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. Under the treaties with China Mainland, Korea (South) and Norway, to benefit from the 5% rate, the beneficial owner of the dividends must have direct control of at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The higher rate applies to other dividends.
- (e) The 5% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns directly at least 5% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The higher rate applies to other dividends.
- (f) The 0% rate applies to dividends paid to certain recipients who own at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer of the dividends. Under the treaty with Switzerland, to benefit from the 0% rate, the recipient of the dividends must have direct control of at least 25% of the voting shares of the payer of the dividends. The higher rate applies to other dividends.
- (g) The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that directly controls at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 10% applies to other dividends.

- The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that owns at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. Under the treaty with Cuba, to benefit from the 10% rate, the beneficial owner of the dividends must have direct control of at least 25% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 10% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company that owns at least 10% of the capital of the payer of the dividends and if it has an investment in the payer of at least USD100,000. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 10% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company that (i) controls at least 20% of the capital of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- The 0% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the dividends is a company that holds directly or indirectly at least 10% of the payer of the dividends. The 15% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a resident of Venezuela that receives from a company resident in France dividends that would give rise to a tax credit (avoir fiscal). For dividends received by a resident of France, the recipient has a right to a payment from the French Treasury in an amount equal to the avoir fiscal. The 5% rate applies in all other cases.
- The 10% rate applies if the beneficiary of the dividends is a company that controls directly at least 10% of the voting power of the distributing company. The 15% rate applies to other dividends.
- (m) The 4.95% rate applies to interest paid to banks. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- The 4.95% rate applies to interest paid to financial institutions. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- The 5% rate applies to interest paid to banks. The higher rate applies to other interest payments.
- The 0% rate applies to interest paid to the Eximbank, Federal Reserve Bank, Private Investment Corporation, Foreign Trade Bank, Central Bank of Venezuela and Venezuelan Investment Fund. The 4.95% rate applies to interest paid to financial institutions or insurance companies. The 10% rate applies to other interest payments.
- The 4.95% rate applies to interest paid to banks or insurance companies. The 10% rate applies if the beneficial owner of the interest is not one of the entities mentioned in the preceding sentence and if either of the following additional conditions is satisfied:
 - · The interest is paid by banks.
 - · The interest is paid on bonds or other credit securities that are traded regularly and substantially on a recognized securities market.

The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.

- The following interest payments are exempt:
 - · Interest paid to the government of the other contracting state, or a local authority or central bank of such state
 - · Interest paid for the sale on credit of industrial, commercial or scientific equipment
 - · Interest on bank loans

The 5% rate applies to other interest payments.

- The 10% rate also applies to technical assistance fees.
- The 15% rate applies to royalties related to copyrights, trademarks, knowhow, literary, artistic or scientific works, or films. A protocol to the treaty provides that payments for technical assistance services are treated as royalties and are therefore also subject to the 15% rate.
- The 5% rate applies to the following:
 - · Copyright royalties and similar payments with respect to the production or reproduction of literary, dramatic, musical or other artistic works (but not including royalties for motion picture films or works on film or videotape or other means of reproduction for use in connection with television broad-
 - · Royalties for the use of, or the right to use, computer software, patents or information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience (but not including royalties paid in connection with rental or franchise agreements) if the payer and the beneficial owner of the royalties are not related persons
 - The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (v) The 12% rate also applies to technical assistance fees.

- (w) The 5% rate applies to technical assistance fees resulting from the rendering of technical, managerial or consultancy services if such services make available technical knowledge, experience, skills, know-how or processes. The 10% rate applies to the following royalties:
 - Royalties paid as consideration for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights
 of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films,
 patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, and secret formulas or processes
 - Royalties for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience
- (x) The 10% rate applies to payments for technical assistance. The 20% rate applies to royalties.
- This rate applies to royalties and to amounts paid for technical assistance services.
- (z) The 7% rate applies to copyright royalties and similar payments with respect to the production or reproduction of literary, dramatic, musical or other artistic works (but not including royalties with respect to motion picture films, or works on film, videotape or other means of reproduction for use in connection with television broadcasting); and royalties for the use of, or the right to use, computer software or patents or for information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience (but not including royalties paid in connection with rental or franchise agreements) if the payer and the beneficial owner of the royalties are not related persons. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (aa) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial, or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.
- (bb) The 0% rate applies to royalties paid for technical services, scientific, geological or technical studies, engineering works, consulting or supervision services, if the recipient does not have a permanent establishment. The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for industrial, commercial or scientific equipment. The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the following:
 - · Patents, designs or models, plans, or secret formulas or processes
 - · Industrial, commercial or scientific know-how
 - · Trademarks
 - Copyrights with respect to literature, arts or sciences, motion pictures, or movies and tapes for radio or television broadcasting
- (cc) The 5% rate applies to payments for the following:
 - Patents, designs or models, plans, or secret formulas or processes
 - The use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial, or scientific equipment
 - Information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience
 The 7% rate applies to amounts paid for trademarks or trade names. The 10% rate applies to amounts paid for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films or tapes for television or broadcasting.
- (dd) The lower rate applies to payments for technical assistance. The 12% rate applies to royalties.
- (ee) The 10% rate applies to technical assistance fees, which are all payments in consideration for the rendering of technical, managerial or consultancy services, if such services make available technical knowledge, experience, skills, know-how or processes. The 15% rate applies to royalties.
- (ff) The 10% rate applies to royalties related to literary, artistic or scientific works, or films. The 7% rate applies to other royalties.
- (gg) This is the general rate. Certain special rules apply.
- (hh) The 5% rate applies to royalties for patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, or secret formulas or processes, or for information (know-how) concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. The 7% rate applies to royalties for copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, including cinematographic films, and films or tapes for radio or television broadcasting.
- (ii) For details, see Section B.
- (jj) See Section A.
- (kk) This treaty has been signed, but it has not yet been ratified and is not yet in force.
- (II) The 4.95% rate applies to interest paid to financial institutions. The 5% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (mm) The 5% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of scientific works, software and trademarks, and to payments for the use of, or the right to use, equipment and transportation vehicles. The 10% rate applies to other royalties.

- (nn) The 4.95% rate applies to interest paid to banks. The 15% rate applies to other interest payments.
- (00) The 10% rate applies to royalties paid for the use of, or the right to use, copyrights of literary, artistic or scientific works, cinematographic films, patents, trademarks, designs or models, plans, or secret formulas or processes, and to payments for the use of, or the right to use, industrial, commercial, or scientific equipment or for information (know-how) concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience. It also applies to gains derived from the alienation of such rights or property to the extent that such gains are contingent on the productivity, use or disposition of such property.
- (pp) The 4.95% rate applies to interest paid to banks. The 5% rate applies to other interest payments.

Venezuela has signed other tax treaties that cover only air and maritime transportation.

Vietnam

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Ho Chi Minh City

GMT +7

EY +84 (28) 3824-5252 20th Floor Fax: +84 (28) 3824-5250

Bitexco Financial Tower 2 Hai Trieu Street District 1 Ho Chi Minh City Vietnam

Principal Tax Contact

Robert King +84 (28) 3824-5252 Mobile: +84 902-468-806 Email: robert.m.king@vn.ey.com

Global Compliance and Reporting

Thinh Xuan Than +84 (28) 3824-5252

Mobile: +84 976-989-666 Email: thinh.xuan.than@vn.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Phat Tan Nguyen +84 (28) 3824-5252 Mobile: +84 938-364-777

Email: phat.tan.nguyen@vn.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

 Cheon Ju Lee,
 +84 (28) 3824-5252

 Korea (South)
 Mobile: +84 909-998-415

 Email: cheon.ju.lee@vn.ey.com

Takahisa Onose, +84 (28) 3824-5252 *Japan* Mobile: +84 972-063-888

Email: takahisa.onose@vn.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Thinh Xuan Than +84 (28) 3824-5252 Mobile: +84 976-989-666

Email: thinh.xuan.than@vn.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Thinh Xuan Than +84 (28) 3824-5252

Mobile: +84 976-989-666 Email: thinh.xuan.than@vn.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Thy Thi Anh Huynh +84 (28) 3824-5252 Mobile: +84 903-028-993

Email: thy.anh.huynh@vn.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Anh Thi-Kim Ngo +84 (28) 3824-5252

Mobile: +84 909-779-254 Email: anh.kim.ngo@vn.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Anh Tuan Thach +84 (28) 3824-5252

Mobile: +84 917-608-009

Email: anh.tuan.thach@vn.ey.com

Law

Michael Beckman +84 (28) 3824-5252

Mobile: +84 917-455-972

Email: michael.beckman@vn.ey.com

Hanoi GMT +7

EY 8th Floor, CornerStone Building

16 Phan Chu Trinh Street

Hoan Kiem District

Hanoi

Vietnam

+84 (24) 3831-5100

Fax: +84 (24) 3831-5090

Principal Tax Contact

Huong Vu +84 (24) 3831-5100

Mobile: +84 903-432-791

Email: huong.vu@vn.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Global Tax Desk Network

Junichi Harada, +84 (24) 3831-5100

Japan Mobile: +84 978-959-666

Email: junichi.harada@vn.ey.com

Kyung Hoon Han, +84 (24) 3831-5100 Korea (South) Hobile: +84 932-296-865

Email: kyung.hoon.han@vn.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Huong Vu +84 (24) 3831-5100

Mobile: +84 903-432-791 Email: huong.vu@vn.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Huong Vu +84 (24) 3831-5100

Mobile: +84 903-432-791 Email: huong.vu@vn.ey.com

Trang Pham +84 (24) 3831-5100

Mobile: +84 915-022-804 Email: trang.pham@vn.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transaction Tax Advisory

Huong Vu +84 (24) 3831-5100

Mobile: +84 903-432-791 Email: huong.vu@vn.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Huyen Thi Thanh Nguyen +84 (24) 3831-5100

Mobile: +84 912-124-562

Email: huyen.thi.nguyen@vn.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Trang Pham +84 (24) 3831-5100

Mobile: +84 915-022-804 Email: trang.pham@vn.ey.com

Because of the rapidly changing economic situation in Vietnam, readers should obtain updated information before engaging in transactions.

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	20 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	20 (b)

Branch Tax Rate (%)

Withholding Tax (%)
Dividends 0
Interest 5

Royalties	10
Branch Remittance Tax	0
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5 (c)

- (a) The standard corporate income tax rate is 20%. However, tax incentives are available (see Section B). Enterprises operating in the oil and gas industry are subject to corporate income tax rates ranging from 32% to 50%, depending on the location and specific project conditions. Enterprises engaging in prospecting, exploration and exploitation of mineral resources (for example, silver, gold and gemstones) are subject to corporate income tax rates of 40% to 50%, depending on the project's location.
- (b) Gains derived from sales of capital or shares in entities are subject to tax at a rate of 20%. Transfers of securities by foreign investors are subject to presumptive tax of 0.1% on total sales proceeds, regardless of whether the transfer is profitable.
- (c) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. The following types of enterprises are subject to corporate income tax:

- Enterprises established under the Law on Enterprises, the Law on Investment, the Law on Credit Organizations, the Law on Insurance Business, the Law on Securities, the Law on Oil and Gas, the Trade Law and other legal entities including joint stock companies, limited liability companies, partnerships, private businesses, law offices, private public notary offices, parties to business cooperation contracts, parties to oil and gas product sharing contracts, and joint operation companies
- Public and non-public organizations engaged in business
- Organizations established under the Law on Cooperatives
- Businesses established under foreign laws that have a permanent establishment in Vietnam
- Other organizations conducting production and business activities that generate taxable income

Rates of corporate income tax. The standard corporate income tax rate is 20%. However, tax incentives are available (see *Tax incentives*).

The rate of corporate income tax applicable to activities of exploration and exploitation of oil, gas and other precious natural resources ranges from 32% to 50%, depending on the project.

Tax incentives

Incentive tax rates. Preferential tax rates of 10%, 15% or 17% may be available to eligible projects in industries or locations that are encouraged by the government.

A 10% rate for the 15-year period beginning with the first year of revenue may be available for the following:

- Income from new investment projects in areas with especially difficult socioeconomic conditions, and in economic zones and high-technology zones
- Income from new investment projects that are engaged in the following:
 - Scientific research and technological development
 - Application of high technologies in the list of prioritized high technologies provided by the Law on High Technology
 - Cultivation of high technologies

- Cultivation of high-technology enterprises
- High-risk investment in the development of high technologies in the list of prioritized high technologies provided by the Law on High Technology
- Construction investment and commercial operation of establishments nursing high technologies
- Investment in development water plants, power plants, water supply and drainage systems, bridges, roads, railways, airports, seaports, river ports airfields, stations and other particularly important infrastructure facilities determined by the prime minister
- Software production
- Production of composite materials, light building materials, rare materials, renewable energy, clean energy and energy from waste destruction
- Development of biological technology
- Income of new investment projects in the field of environmental protection, including manufacturing of equipment for treating environmental pollution and equipment for environmental observation and analysis, environmental pollution treatment and protection, collection and treatment of wastewater, exhaust and solid wastes, and recycling and reuse of wastes
- Income of high-technology enterprises and agricultural enterprises that apply high technologies according to the Law on High Technology
- Income from new investment projects that make products supportive of the high-technology industry in line with the Law on High Technology or products supportive of certain industries, including textile and garment, footwear, electronics, information technology, automobile assembly and mechanics, and that are not domestically produced as of 1 January 2015 or meet the quality standard of the European Union or an equivalent standard
- Income from new investment projects in the production sector (except for projects producing goods subject to special sales tax and mineral exploitation projects) that have investment capital of at least VND6 trillion, if the capital is disbursed within three years from the date of the investment certificate and if either of the following conditions is satisfied:
 - The project's total revenue reaches VND10 trillion per year within three years from the first year of revenue.
 - The project employs more than 3,000 employees.
- Large-scale manufacturing projects (excluding projects manufacturing products subject to special sales tax or exploiting mineral resources) if all of the following conditions are satisfied:
 - The investment capital must be at least VND12 trillion.
 - The technology used must be certified in accordance with the Law on High Technology and the Law on Science and Technology.
 - The capital disbursement must be made within five years of the licensing date.

A 10% or 15% rate applies for the entire period of operation for enterprises in the sectors of education and training, occupational training, health care, culture, sports, environment, social housing, forestry, agriculture, aquaculture, salt production and publishing. However, this incentive is subject to detailed conditions provided separately by the prime minister.

A 17% rate for the 10-year period beginning with the first year of revenue may apply to the following:

- Income from new investment projects based in areas with difficult socioeconomic conditions
- Income from new investment projects that are engaged in the production of high-qualified steel or energy-saving products, the manufacturing of machinery and equipment serving agriculture, forestry, aquaculture, salt production, production of irrigation equipment, the production of foodstuff for cattle and the development of traditional trades

The duration of the application of preferential tax rates described above is counted consecutively from the first year in which enterprises generate turnover from new investment projects eligible for tax incentives. For high-technology enterprises and agricultural enterprises applying high technologies, this duration is counted from the year in which they are certified as high-technology enterprises or agricultural enterprises applying high technologies. For other projects applying high technologies, this duration is counted from the year in which they are granted certificates of projects applying high technologies.

If, within an assessment period, an enterprise has both incentivized activities and normal activities, it must conduct a separate accounting for income from each activity to declare and pay tax separately. Otherwise, taxable income must be prorated according to the ratio of revenue or deductible expenses of each activity to the total revenue or deductible expenses.

Income and losses from incentivized activities and normal activities (except for transfers of mineral exploratory, mining and processing rights) may be netted against each other before the tax rate of the activity with the highest amount of income is applied.

Tax incentives previously granted as a result of the export ratio are repealed, effective from 1 January 2012. Affected taxpayers can adopt either tax incentives for the remaining incentive period based on the prevailing regulations effective at the time they were licensed or those effective from 31 December 2011. Taxpayers are required to notify the tax authorities regarding the tax incentive option selected.

Tax exemptions and tax reductions. Criteria for eligibility to tax holidays and reductions, which are set out in the corporate income tax regulations, are described below.

Four years of tax exemption and nine subsequent years of 50% reduction apply to the following:

- Income from new investment projects entitled to the 10% corporate income tax
- Income from new investment projects operating in the socialized sectors and difficult socio-economic areas

Four years of tax exemption and 50% tax reduction for five subsequent years apply to income from new investment projects in the socialized sectors and in regions not included in the list of difficult socio-economic areas.

Two years of tax exemption and four subsequent years of 50% reduction apply to the following:

- Income from new investment projects in regions with difficult socio-economic conditions
- Income from new investment projects, including production of high-grade steel, production of energy-saving products, production of machinery or equipment used to serve agricultural, forestry, fishery or salt production, production of irrigation equipment, production and refinement of foodstuffs for cattle, poultry or aquatic products, and development of traditional trades
- Income from new investment projects in industrial zones (except for industrial zones located in regions with favorable socioeconomic conditions)

The continuous period of tax exemption and reduction begins from the first year in which the enterprise earns taxable income from the new investment project that is granted tax incentives. If the enterprise does not have taxable income in the first three years, the period of tax exemption and reduction begins in the fourth year following the first year in which revenue is generated by the new project.

Capital gains. Gains derived from sales of shares or assignments of capital in enterprises are subject to tax at a rate of 20%. The taxable income equals the transfer price less the sum of the purchase price of the transferred capital and expenses incurred with respect to the transfer.

Foreign investors transferring "securities" (this is a specified term, which includes shares of public companies) are subject to presumptive tax at a rate of 0.1% on total sale proceeds, regardless of whether the transfer is profitable.

Administration. Enterprises normally use the calendar year as their tax year. Enterprises that have their own particular characteristics of operational organization may choose a financial year of 12 months according to the Gregorian calendar and they must notify the local authorities of such year.

Enterprises must pay their quarterly income tax due within 30 days after the last day of the quarter. Enterprises must file a final income tax return and pay any balance of income tax due within 90 days after the end of the tax year. If the provisional quarterly payments are less than the final income liability for the year, the shortfall in excess of 20% of the final income tax liability is subject to late payment interest at a fixed rate of 0.03% per day.

An under declaration is subject to only a late-payment fine if it is self-corrected by the taxpayer. Otherwise, a penalty of 20% of the under declared tax is imposed. Late payments of tax are subject to interest at a rate of 0.03% of the unpaid amount per day.

Tax audits are performed on an ad hoc or selected basis. Any tax under declaration identified by the tax auditor is penalized at 20% (or 100% to 300% if considered to be tax evasion) and subject to a prevailing interest rate of the tax liability for each day late, calculated from the statutory deadline to the date of actual payment.

Dividends. Dividends and branch remittances are not subject to withholding tax.

Withholding taxes on interest and royalties. The rate of withholding tax on interest paid under loan contracts is 5%.

A withholding tax at a rate of 10% is imposed on royalties paid to foreign legal entities with respect to technology transfers and licensing.

Foreign tax relief. Vietnam has signed tax treaties with several countries that provide relief from double taxation (see Section F).

C. Determination of taxable income

General. The taxable income of an enterprise is the income shown in the financial statements, subject to certain adjustments. Taxable income includes income derived from business operations and other activities.

An enterprise may deduct expenses if the following conditions are satisfied:

- The expenses are actually incurred and related to the production and business activities of the enterprise.
- The expenses are accompanied by complete invoices and source vouchers as required by law.
- Expenses of VND20 million or more must be supported with cashless payments (for example, bank transfers and payments with cards).
- The expenses are not on the list of nondeductible expenses shown below.

Certain expenses are not deductible in determining taxable income, including the following:

- Provisions that do not conform to the regulations of the Ministry of Finance (MOF)
- Accrued expenses not corresponding to taxable turnover that has been recognized
- Bonuses and life insurance expenses for employees that are not clearly stated in the labor contracts, the collective labor contracts, the financial regulations of the company or the reward regulations promulgated by the chairman of the board of management
- Interest payments on loans corresponding to equity that is not contributed
- Interest payments on loans borrowed from lenders that are not credit institutions or economic organizations that exceed 150% of the basic interest rate quoted by the State Bank of Vietnam at the time of the loan agreement
- Under recently enacted transfer-pricing regulations, loan interest expenses in excess of 20% of the total net profit generated from business activities plus loan interest expenses and amortization costs arising in the period
- Expenses sourced from other funding and expenses paid from the Science and Technology Development Fund of the enterprise
- The portion of business management expenses allocated by a foreign company to its resident establishment in Vietnam (for example, head office charges allocated to the Vietnam branch) that exceeds the level allowed under the regulations

- Depreciation of fixed assets that are not used for business activities and/or supported by ownership documents
- Employees' fringe benefits that exceed the cap of an average one month's salary cost (calculated by dividing the yearly wage fund by 12) in the tax year
- Payments above VND1 million per person per month for contributions to a voluntary pension fund or purchase of voluntary pension insurance for employees
- Donations except for certain donations for education, health care, natural disasters or building charitable homes for the poor
- Management expenses allocated to permanent establishments in Vietnam by the foreign company that are not in accordance with the regulations
- Administrative penalties
- Input value-added tax (VAT) that has been credited or refunded, input VAT on the value of a car of nine seats or less that exceeds VND1,600,000,000, corporate income tax (except for the corporate income tax that a Vietnamese company pays on behalf of a foreign contractor under a net contract) and personal income tax (unless the employer pays net salary to employees)
- Expenses that do not correspond to taxable revenue
- Exchange-rate loss as a result of the revaluation of the year-end balance of money items in foreign currencies, except for the revaluation of payables in foreign currencies
- Exchange-rate loss arising in the process of capital construction of fixed assets, which is governed by a separate regulation of the MOF

Inventories. Inventory valuation should be consistent with the accounting principles and standards selected by the company and approved by the MOF. No specific guidelines have been established by the tax authorities.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation of fixed assets is normally computed using the straight-line method. The MOF has issued guidelines setting forth the minimum and maximum years for depreciation of various assets, but companies may apply to the MOF for permission to use different time periods. The following are the minimum and maximum years of depreciation for certain categories of assets.

Asset	Years
Intangible assets	Up to 20
Buildings and factories	5 to 50
Tools and machinery	3 to 20
Transportation vehicles	6 to 30
Other fixed assets	2 to 40

Depreciation at rates exceeding those allowed by the MOF is not deductible for tax purposes. For cars with nine seats or less purchased by enterprises for business other than passenger transportation, hotel or tourism, the depreciable amount is capped at VND1,600,000,000.

Relief for losses. Enterprises that incur losses may carry forward the losses to the following five years and claim such losses as deductions from taxable income. Losses must be wholly carried forward to consecutive years (including the year of a tax holiday).

Enterprises that incur losses from real-property transfers may carry forward the losses to offset income from all of their activities.

Carrybacks of losses are not allowed.

Groups of companies. Dependent production establishments of a company operating in different areas of Vietnam must declare and pay tax with the local tax authorities where the dependent establishments' offices are located based on the ratio of the expenses of the dependent establishment to the total expenses of the company. The offsetting of losses and profits between parents and subsidiaries is not allowed.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate
Value-added tax (VAT); imposed on all	
goods and services consumed in and	
imported into Vietnam, including goods	
and services subject to special consumption	
tax, except for non-taxable items	
General rate	10%
Exports of goods and services	0%
Certain goods and services, such as water	
supply, agricultural goods, medical goods	50/
and teaching aids	5%
Special consumption tax; imposed on imported or domestically produced cigarettes, beer, spirits,	
motor vehicles, fuel and air conditioners, and	
various services including casinos, betting, golf	
courses and various places of entertainment	5% to 150%
Social insurance, health insurance and	370 to 13070
unemployment insurance contributions, on	
salaries (generally applicable to Vietnamese	
employees only); paid by	
Employer	
Social insurance; the contribution is based	
on the salary and other allowances of the	
employees as provided in the labor contract	
but not exceeding 20 times the minimum	
salary	17.5%
(The rate of 17.5% consists of a 3% contribution of the contributi	on
to the maternity and illness fund, a 0.5%	
contribution to the labor and professional accident fund and a 14% contribution to the	
pension and death fund)	
Health insurance; calculated on the same	
base as social insurance	3%
Unemployment insurance	1%
Employee	170
Social insurance	8%
Health insurance	1.5%
Unemployment insurance	1%
Foreign contractor tax; rate depends on type	
of business activity	0.1% to 10%

Nature of tax		Rate
Land rent (land-use tax); imposed an for the use of land; tax base is calcu multiplying the amount of square methe land by land price rates, which volocation; the higher land price rates land in Hanoi, Ho Chi Minh City and urban locations	lated by eters of vary by apply to	Various
Non-agricultural land use tax; taxabl include residential land in all areas a used for business purposes, except f certain cases	and land	various
Residential land		0.03% to 0.15%
Non-agricultural land used for busing purposes		0.03%
Land not used in accordance with g purposes	granted	0.15%
Environmental Tax; taxable objects c of petroleum, oil, lubricants, black c hydrochlorofluorocarbon (HCFC) solutions, taxable plastic bags, herbi termite insecticides, forest products protective agents and warehouse	oal,	0.1370
insecticides; rates from 1 January 20		000 4- 1/0104 000
Petroleum, oil and lubricants Black coal		000 to VND4,000 per liter/kilogram VND15,000 to
HCFC solution		ND30,000 per ton ,000 per kilogram
Taxable plastic bags Herbicide (restricted use category) Termite insecticide	VND50	,000 per kilogram 0500 per kilogram
(restricted use category) Forest products protective agents	VND1	,000 per kilogram
(restricted use category) Warehouse insecticides	VND1	,000 per kilogram
(restricted use category) Natural Resources Tax (NRT); payab by industries exploiting Vietnam's natural resources; taxable objects include metallic minerals, nonmetal	le	,000 per kilogram
minerals, products of natural forests		
natural marine products, natural min	neral	
water, other natural resources and petroleum; tax base for NRT calcula	ition	
includes the output of royalty-liable		
natural resources, royalty-liable pric a unit of natural resource and royalty	e oī v rate	
Metallic minerals	,	10% to 20%
Nonmetallic minerals Products of natural forests		6% to 27% 5% to 35%
Natural marine products		2% to 10%
Natural mineral water and natural v	vater	1% to 10%
Other natural resources		10% to 20%

Nature of tax	Rate
Crude oil	
Encouraged investment projects	7% to 23%
Other projects	10% to 29%
Natural gas and coal gas	
Encouraged investment projects	1% to 6%
Other projects	2% to 10%

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. Enterprises with foreign-owned capital must open accounts denominated in a foreign currency or the Vietnam dong (VND) at a bank located in Vietnam and approved by the State Bank of Vietnam (SBV). All foreign-exchange transactions, such as payments or overseas remittances, must be in accordance with policies set by the SBV.

Enterprises with foreign-owned capital and foreign parties may purchase foreign exchange from a commercial bank to meet the requirements of current transactions or other permitted transactions, subject to the bank having available foreign exchange.

The government may guarantee foreign currency to especially important investment projects or assure the availability of foreign currency to investors in infrastructure facilities and other important projects.

Transfer pricing. The Vietnamese transfer-pricing regulations apply the arm's-length principle to determine transfer prices of business transactions undertaken between related parties and is broadly consistent with the arm's-length concept as set out in the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development's Transfer Pricing Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises and Tax Administrations (OECD Transfer Pricing Guidelines). The applicable transfer-pricing methods under the Vietnamese transfer-pricing regulations closely resemble the methods provided by the OECD Transfer Pricing Guidelines and include the following:

- Comparable uncontrolled price method
- Resale price method
- · Cost-plus method
- Profit-split method
- Comparable profit method (referred to as the transactional net margin method in the OECD Transfer Pricing Guidelines)

The Vietnamese regulations contain detailed transfer-pricing documentation requirements. The documentation must be prepared before the submission of the annual income tax return to substantiate the arm's-length prices and submitted to the tax authority within a prescribed time limit on receipt of written request in a tax audit.

Advance pricing agreement (APA) regulations are largely in line with the OECD Transfer Pricing Guidelines and APA regimes in other tax jurisdictions. An APA is a binding agreement between a taxpayer and the tax authority that determines in advance the basis for tax calculation, transfer-pricing methods and arm's-length prices of the covered related-party transactions for a specific time period. The APA period is five years with a renewal period of up to five years.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The withholding rates under Vietnam's double tax treaties are listed in the following table.

			%
Australia	10/15	10	10
Austria	5/10/15 (a)	10	7.5/10
Azerbaijan	10	10	10
Bangladesh	15	15	15
Belarus	15	10	15
Belgium	5/10/15 (a)	10	5/10/15
Brunei Darussalam	10	10	10
Bulgaria	15	10	15
Cambodia	10	10	10
Canada	5/10/15 (a)	10	7.5/10
China Mainland	10	10	10
Croatia	10	10	10
Cuba	5/10/15 (a)	10	10
Czech Republic	10	10	10
Denmark	5/10/15 (a)	10	5/15
Estonia	5/10	10	7.5/10
Finland	5/10/15 (a)	10	10
France	7/10/15 (a)	- (b)	10
Germany	5/10/15 (a)	10	7.5/10
Hong Kong SAR	10	10	7/10
Hungary	10	10	10
Iceland	10/15 (a)	10	10
India	10	10	10
Indonesia	15	15	15
Iran	10	10	10
Ireland	5/10	10	5/10/15
Israel	10	10	5/15
Italy	5/10/15 (a)	10	7.5/10
Japan	10	10	10
Kazakhstan	5/15	10	5/10/15
Korea (North)	10	10	10
Korea (South)	10	10	5/15
Kuwait	10/15	15	20
Laos	10	10	10
Latvia	5/10 (a)	10	7.5/10
Luxembourg	5/10/15 (a)	10	10
Macau SAR	10	10	10
Malaysia	10	10	10
Malta	5/15	10	5/10/15
Mongolia	10	10	10
Morocco	10	10	10
Mozambique	10	10	10
Myanmar	10	10	10
Netherlands	5/10/15 (a)	10	5/10/15
New Zealand	5/15 (a)	10	10
Norway	5/10/15 (a)	10	10
Oman	5/10/15 (a)	10	10
Pakistan	15	15	15
Palestinian			
Authority	10	10	10
Panama	5/7/12.5	10	10

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %
Philippines	10/15 (a)	15	15
Poland	10/15 (a)	10	10/15
Portugal	5/10/15	10	7.5/10
Qatar	5/12.5	10	5/10
Romania	15	10	15
Russian Federation	10/15 (a)	10	15
San Marino	10/15	10/15	10/15
Saudi Arabia	5/12.5	10	7.5/10
Serbia	10/15	10	10
Seychelles	10	10	10
Singapore	5/7/12.5 (a)	10	5/10
Slovak Republic	5/10	10	5/10/15
Spain	7/10/15 (a)	10	10
Sri Lanka	10	10	15
Sweden	5/10/15 (a)	10	5/15
Switzerland	7/10/15 (a)	10	10
Taiwan	15	10	15
Thailand	15	10/15	15
Tunisia	10	10	10
Turkey	5/10/15 (a)	10	10
Ukraine	10	10	10
United Arab Emirates	5/15	10	10
United Kingdom	7/10/15 (a)	10	10
Uruguay	10	10	10
Uzbekistan	15	10	15
Venezuela	5/10 (a)	10	10
Non-treaty jurisdictions	0	5	10

⁽a) The rates vary depending on the percentage of the payer's capital that is owned by the recipient of the dividends.

Vietnam has signed double tax treaties with Algeria, Egypt, North Macedonia and the United States, but these treaties have not yet been ratified or have not yet taken effect.

⁽b) The treaty with France does not cover the taxation of interest.

Zambia

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Lusaka GMT +2

EY +260 (211) 378-300/1/3/4 Mail address: Fax: +260 (211) 378-302

P.O. Box 35483 Lusaka Zambia

Street address: EY Place Plot 354437 Ailck Nkhata Road Lusaka 10101 Zambia

Principal Tax Contact

★ Patrick Mawire +260 (211) 378-308

Mobile: +260 960-344-106

Email: patrick.mawire@zm.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Patrick Mawire +260 (211) 378-308

Mobile: +260 960-344-106 Email: patrick.mawire@zm.ey.com

Nigel Forsgate (resident in +263 (4) 750-979

Harare, Zimbabwe) Email: nigel.forsgate@zw.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%)	0 to 40 (a)
Capital Gains Tax Rate (%)	0
Branch Tax Rate (%)	0 to 40 (a)
Withholding Tax (%) (b)	
Dividends	15/20 (c)
Interest	15/20 (d)
Royalties	15/20 (e)
Management Fees	15/20 (f)
Rental Income	10
Branch Remittance Tax	20
Net Operating Losses (Years)	
Carryback	0
Carryforward	5 or 10 (g)

- (a) For details, see Section B.
- (b) The 20% rate applies to payments to nonresident companies and individuals. The other rates apply to resident companies and individuals.
- (c) For resident and nonresident companies and individuals, this is a final tax. Zambian-incorporated companies may offset the withholding tax imposed on dividends received from other Zambian-incorporated companies against withholding tax payable on their own distributions of dividends.
- (d) Withholding tax is payable on the accrual of interest. This rate applies to interest accrued by companies. This is a final tax for nonresident companies. Resident companies may credit the withholding tax against their income tax.
- (e) For individuals and nonresident companies, this is a final tax. Resident companies may credit the withholding tax against their income tax.
- (f) The 15% rate applies to resident companies and individuals, while the 20% rate applies to nonresidents. This is a final tax for nonresident companies and individuals. The tax withheld from payments to resident companies and individuals is granted as a credit in the final tax return.
- (g) See Section C.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Resident and nonresident companies are subject to tax on their income derived from Zambian sources. However, residents are subject to tax on dividends and interest received on a worldwide basis. Resident companies are also subject to tax on profits derived from a business carried on partly inside, and partly outside, Zambia. A company is considered resident in Zambia if it is incorporated in Zambia or if the central management and control of the company's business or affairs are exercised in Zambia.

Tax rates. The following are the standard corporate tax rates.

Source	Rate (%)
Farming	10
Rent	10
Agro-processing	10
Export of non-traditional products	15
Manufacturing	35
Income earned from the	
manufacturing of products	
using copper cathodes	15
Banking income	35
Mobile telephone operators	
Profits up to ZMW250,000	35
Profits exceeding ZMW250,000	40
Royalties	35 (a)
Income from mining operations	30 (b)
Income from mineral processing	35
Trading and other sources	35

- (a) A 20% final withholding tax is imposed on royalties paid to nonresidents.
- (b) A mining operation is any operation carried out under a mining right referred to in Section 6 of the Mines and Minerals Development Act, but does not include any operations carried out under a prospecting permit or prospecting license or any operations involving only mineral processing. Mining operations are subject to a mineral royalty (see Section D). If the income from a mining operation exceeds 8% of gross sales, the rate is determined in accordance with the following formula:

$$Y = 30\% + [a - (ab \div c)]$$

The following are the values of the items in the formula:

- Y = the tax rate to be applied per year
- a = 15%
- b = 8%
- c = the percentage ratio of assessable income to gross sales

However, if the base metal produced or recoverable under the license is copper, the mineral royalty payable is at the following rates.

Level	Copper Norm Price Range	Mineral Royalty Rate (%)
1	Less than USD4,500	5.5
2	USD4,500 but less than USD6,000	6.5
3	USD6,000 but less than USD7,500	7.5
4	USD7,500 but less than USD9,000	8.5
5	USD9,000 and above	10

The mineral royalty rate on cobalt and vanadium is 8%. A person that is in possession of minerals extracted in Zambia for which mineral royalty has not been paid is liable to pay mineral royalty at the rates set out in the table above if the mineral is copper. A mineral royalty paid is not allowed as a deduction in determining taxable income for a mining entity.

A tax incentive is available to companies that are newly listed on the Lusaka Stock Exchange. A two percentage point reduction of each corporate tax rate is granted to such companies. In addition, a reduction of five percentage points (for a total reduction of seven percentage points) of each corporate tax rate is available to companies with more than 33% of their shares owned by Zambians. The incentive applies for one year only, and a company may claim the incentive only once.

Capital gains. Capital gains are not subject to tax in Zambia, but depreciation recaptured for tax purposes (see *Tax depreciation*) is taxable at the regular corporate tax rates. In addition, a property transfer tax is imposed (see Section D).

Administration. The Zambia Revenue Authority administers the Income Tax Act. The tax year runs from 1 January to 31 December. Annual tax returns must be filed by 21 June of the following tax year.

Companies must make four advance payments of tax, which are due on 10 April, 10 July, 10 October and 10 January. The installments are based on an estimate of the tax due for the year. The balance of tax due must be paid by the due date for filing the annual tax return.

A company may apply to the Commissioner-General to use an accounting year other than the standard tax year. However, the due dates described above for filing returns and advance payments of tax also apply to companies with an accounting year-end other than 31 December.

Dividends. A 15% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to resident companies and individuals. A 20% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid to nonresident companies and individuals. This is a final tax. Dividends received from subsidiaries are also subject to a 15% withholding tax.

Zambian-incorporated companies may offset the withholding tax imposed on dividends received from other Zambian-incorporated companies against withholding tax payable on their own distributions of dividends.

Foreign tax relief. A foreign tax credit is available to resident companies for foreign taxes paid on foreign income subject to Zambian tax. The amount of the tax credit is the lower of the Zambian tax payable on the foreign income and the foreign tax paid on the same income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Taxable income is the net profit reported in the companies' financial statements, adjusted by certain tax law provisions.

Expenses are deductible to the extent they are incurred wholly and exclusively for the purposes of the business.

The deduction of interest is now limited to 30% of the tax earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA). The disallowed interest expense in the tax year may be carried forward up to a maximum of five years.

Companies engaged in fishing or farming for two consecutive tax years may elect to calculate taxable income or loss for the two tax years by averaging the taxable income earned or loss incurred in each of the two tax years. This election must be filed with the Commissioner-General before the end of the tax year following the second consecutive tax year. The election is not allowed in certain circumstances.

Inventories. Inventories are valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value.

Provisions. Specific identifiable provisions with proof of steps taken to collect the debt are allowed for tax purposes, but general provisions are not allowed.

Tax depreciation. Industrial buildings qualify for an initial allowance of 10%. The initial allowance is not deductible from the cost of the assets. Annual wear-and-tear allowances, which are calculated using the straight-line method, are available for the following assets.

Asset	Rate (%)
Industrial buildings	
Low-cost housing (buildings used to	
provide housing for the purposes of	
a business with a cost per unit of up	
to ZMW20,000 [USD2,000])	10
Others	5
Commercial buildings	2
Implements and plant and machinery	
used in farming, tourism, electricity	
generation and manufacturing	50
Other implements and plant and machinery,	
and commercial vehicles	25
Non-commercial vehicles	20
Property, plant and equipment investment by	
companies in the priority sector	100

The amount of depreciation claimed on an asset may be recaptured when the asset is sold. In general, the amount recaptured is the excess of the sales price over the tax value, but it is limited to the amount of depreciation claimed.

Relief for losses. Tax losses may be carried forward five years to offset income from the same source. Mining operations and companies operating in the hydro- and thermo-generation sector may carry forward losses for a period of 10 years. Effective from 1 July 2015, a loss from a mining operation is deducted from 50% of the income of a person from the mining operation. In general, losses may not be carried back.

Groups of companies. No provisions for filing consolidated returns exist in Zambia.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
Value-added tax (VAT), on any supply of goods and	

services, other than an exempt supply, made in Zambia and on taxable imports; exports are zero-rated

Nature of tax	Rate (%)
National Pensions Scheme Authority (NAPSA; social security system) contributions on monthly wages; maximum contribution of ZMW1,149 per month for both employers and employees	
Employer Employee	5 5
Property transfer tax, on transfers of shares of companies incorporated in Zambia and shares issued by a company incorporated outside Zambia if the company directly or indirectly owns at least 10% of the shares in a company incorporated in Zambia and land, buildings and structures located in Zambia; the definition of shares now includes the transfer of rights that are equivalent to shares; the transfer of such equivalent rights is now within the scope	
of the property transfer tax	5
Property transfer tax on transfer of mining rights Property transfer tax on intellectual property;	10
effective from 1 January 2018 Royalty on the extraction, production and selling of ore; the mineral royalty tax rate	5
varies depending on the type of mineral	Various

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The Zambian currency is the kwacha (ZMW). The exchange rate of the kwacha against foreign currencies is not controlled.

Zambia does not impose foreign-exchange controls.

Transfer pricing. Transfer-pricing rules apply to transactions between related parties. Related-party transactions must be conducted at arm's length. Transfer-pricing rules apply to transactions with nonresident related parties as well as to transactions between local entities. The transfer-pricing regulations are based on Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) rules, and any price determined in accordance with OECD rules is acceptable. Effective from 1 January 2018, tax-payers must retain transfer-pricing documentation and submit it within 14 days of a request by the tax authority or they will be subject to a penalty of 80 million penalty units (ZMW24 million).

The required period for the retention of documents and information is 10 years for a business transacting with associated persons.

Permanent establishment. The provision of services, including consultancy services, through employees or other personnel engaged by an entity in Zambia for a period or periods exceeding an aggregate of 90 days in any rolling 12-month period results in a permanent establishment.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

	Dividends %	Interest %	Royalties %	Management fees %
Canada	15	15	15	0
China Mainland		10	5	0
Denmark	15	10	15	0
Finland	5/15	15	5/15	0
France	15	10	15	0
Germany	5/15	10	10	0
India	5/15	10	10	0
Ireland	0	0	0	0
Italy	5/15	10	10	0
Japan	0	10	10	0
Kenya	15	15	15	20
Mauritius	5/15	10	5	0
Netherlands	5/15	10	10	0
Norway	15	10	10	20
South Africa	20	20	15	20
Sweden	5/15	10	10	20
Switzerland	5/15	5/10	0	20
Tanzania	15	15	15	20
Uganda	15	15	15	20
United				
Kingdom	5/15	10	10	0
Non-treaty				
jurisdictions	20	20	20	20

Zimbabwe

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp

Harare GMT +2

EY +263 (4) 750-906 Mail address: Fax: +263 (4) 773-842, P.O. Box 62 or 702 +263 (4) 750-707

Harare Zimbabwe

Street address:

Angwa City

Kwame Nkrumah Avenue/

Julius Nyerere Way

Harare Zimbabwe

Principal Tax Contact

Josephine Banda +263 (4) 750-979

Email: josephine.banda@zw.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – International Corporate Tax Advisory

Josephine Banda +263 (4) 750-979

Email: josephine.banda@zw.ey.com

Shelton Kusotera +263 (4) 750-979

Email: shelton.kusotera@zw.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services - Transfer Pricing

Fungai Vongayi +263 (4) 750-979

Email: fungai.vongayi@zw.ey.com

Belinda Matirongo +263 (4) 750-979

Email: belinda.matirongo@zw.ey.com

Business Tax Services

Josephine Banda +263 (4) 750-979

Email: josephine.banda@zw.ey.com

Shelton Kusotera +263 (4) 750-979

Email: shelton.kusotera@zw.ey.com

Business Tax Advisory

Josephine Banda +263 (4) 750-979

Email: josephine.banda@zw.ey.com

Shelton Kusotera +263 (4) 750-979

Email: shelton.kusotera@zw.ey.com

International Tax and Transaction Services – Transaction Tax Advisory

Josephine Banda +263 (4) 750-979

Email: josephine.banda@zw.ey.com

Sifelani Nhliziyo +263 (4) 750-979

Email: sifelani.nhliziyo@zw.ey.com

People Advisory Services

Josephine Banda +263 (4) 750-979

Email: josephine.banda@zw.ey.com

Velile Ngwenya +263 (4) 750-979

Email: velile.ngwenya@zw.ey.com

Indirect Tax

Josephine Banda +263 (4) 750-979

Email: josephine.banda@zw.ey.com

Shelton Kusotera +263 (4) 750-979

Email: shelton.kusotera@zw.ey.com

A. At a glance

Corporate Income Tax Rate (%) Capital Gains Tax Rate (%) Capital Gains Withholding Tax Rate (%) Branch Tax Rate (%)	24 (a)(b) 1/5/20 (c) 1/5/15 (d) 25 (a)(b)
Withholding Tax (%)	23 (a)(0)
Dividends	10/15 (e)
Interest Received by Residents Paid by Banks, Other Financial Institutions	
and Building Societies	0/5/15 (f)
Acceptances and Discounted Instruments	
Traded by Financial Institutions	15 (g)
Royalties	15 (h)(i)
Remittances	15 (i)(j)
Fees and Commissions	15/20 (i)(k)
Contract Payments	10 (i)(l)
Value-Added Tax Withholding Tax	5 (m)
Intermediated Money Transfer Tax	2 (n)
Net Operating Losses (Years)	. ,
Carryback	0
Carryforward	6 (o)

- (a) Special tax rates apply to certain enterprises. For details, see Section B.
- (b) An AIDS levy of 3% is imposed on income tax payable (excluding tax on income subject to special rates).
- (c) Tax is imposed on capital gains on the disposal of specified assets, including listed and unlisted marketable securities, immovable property (including rights in residential, commercial or industrial stands and membership interests in condominiums) and intangible property requiring formal registration. See Section B.
- (d) A capital gains withholding tax is withheld from funds held by a depositary on behalf of a seller of a specified asset. The 1% withholding tax on the disposal of securities listed on the Zimbabwe Stock Exchange is a final tax. See Section B.
- (e) The 10% rate applies to dividends paid by companies listed on the Zimbabwe Stock Exchange to resident individuals and nonresidents. The 15% rate applies to dividends paid to resident persons other than companies and all nonresidents.
- (f) This is a final withholding tax imposed on residents. The following types of interest are exempt from income tax and withholding tax:
 - Interest on deposits with a term of more than 12 months
 - · Interest paid by the People's Own Savings Bank
 - · Interest on building society Class C (tax-free) shares

The 5% rate applies to interest on fixed-term deposits of at least 90 days with financial institutions. The 0% rate applies to fixed-term deposits of more than 12 months.

- (g) This is a final tax imposed on the income to maturity of treasury bills, bankers' acceptances and discounted instruments traded by financial institutions that are purchased by resident investors who are not financial institutions. The tax is imposed at the time of disposal or maturity of the instrument.
- (h) This withholding tax is imposed on nonresidents. The income is also subject to income tax unless a tax treaty provides that the withholding tax is a final tax.
- The withholding taxes are generally accounted for to the Zimbabwe Revenue Authority in the currency of the transaction that relates to the payment from which the tax is withheld.

- (j) This is a final tax imposed on remittances transferred from Zimbabwe to nonresidents for allocable technical, managerial, administrative or consulting expenditures in relation to services that were provided to a local company by a nonresident person or company in connection with a trade carried on in Zimbabwe.
- The 15% rate applies to payments by residents to nonresidents of technical, managerial, administrative and consulting fees. The 20% rate applies to payments for non-executive directors' fees and property and insurance commissions paid to residents and nonresidents who are not employees. The tax withheld is deductible from income tax payable. However, the 15% tax is a minimum tax.
- This is a tax on the payee, which is withheld by the payer from all payments made under contracts for more than a specified threshold to resident and nonresident suppliers who cannot provide a tax-clearance certificate.
- (m) The tax is withheld by Value Added Withholding Tax Agents from payments for taxable supplies to specified noncompliant registered value-added tax (VAT) operators who can offset the tax withheld each month from output VAT for the following month.
- The tax is withheld at a rate of 2% on each qualifying transaction on amounts exceeding ZWD100 that are mediated by a financial institution. The maximum tax is ZWD25,000 for transactions that exceed ZWD1,250,000.
- (o) Mining losses are ring fenced to specific locations and may be carried forward indefinitely.

B. Taxes on corporate income and gains

Corporate income tax. Income tax is levied on all amounts (other than capital) received or accrued to residents from a Zimbabwean source or a deemed Zimbabwean source, less expenditures not of a capital nature incurred in the production of income or for business purposes. Certain specific types of income are exempt.

Nonresident companies that carry on business in Zimbabwe are subject to corporate income tax on all taxable income, wherever arising, attributable to a permanent establishment in Zimbabwe.

Foreign interest and dividends accruing to taxpayers that are ordinarily resident in Zimbabwe are deemed to be from a source in Zimbabwe. A corporation is ordinarily resident in Zimbabwe if it is managed and controlled in Zimbabwe.

Rates of corporate tax. Resident and nonresident companies are subject to income tax at a rate of 25%. Residents are subject to income tax at a rate of 20% on gross foreign dividends receivable.

Special tax rates. Special tax rates apply to the following enterprises.

Type of enterprise	Rate (%)
Investors operating in export-processing zones licensed before 1 January 2007	24
Special mining lease operations	15
	(plus additional
	profits tax)
Build-own-operate-transfer (BOOT) and	
build-operate-transfer (BOT) projects	
Years 1 through 5	0
Years 6 through 10	15
Year 11 and thereafter	24
Industrial park operators	24
Manufacturing enterprises exporting 31%	
to 51% of their production	15/17.5/20

Type of enterprise	Rate (%)
Licensed power generation projects	
Years 1 through 5	0
Thereafter	15
Satellite nonresident broadcasting services and	
electronic commerce platforms; tax is imposed	
on the excess over USD500,000 of the annual gross	
amounts receivable for goods or services provided	
by them to resident Zimbabweans for goods	
and services	5

Interest received by residents on deposits with Zimbabwean financial institutions with a term of over 12 months is exempt from income tax and withholding tax. Other interest received by residents from Zimbabwean financial institutions is exempt from income tax, but it is subject to a final withholding tax at a rate of 15% or 5% for fixed-term deposits of at least 90 days. A final withholding tax at a rate of 15% is also imposed on the income to maturity of treasury bills, bankers' acceptances and discounted instruments traded by financial institutions that are purchased by resident investors that are not financial institutions. The tax is imposed at the time of disposal or maturity of the instrument. No deduction for expenses and losses is permitted from interest subject to the final taxes described above. Other interest received by residents is taxable at the regular corporate income tax rate and may be offset by expenses and losses.

Tax concessions. In the past, export-processing zones were designated in the major business centers and border areas of Zimbabwe. Concessions are restricted to licenses issued before 1 January 2007 to certain investors to operate in these zones. Effective from 1 January 2017, similar concessions apply to licensed investors in designated Special Economic Zones established under recently promulgated legislation. These concessions are in the form of reduced rates or an exemption with respect to the following taxes:

- Income tax at reduced rates on taxable income arising from exported goods and services (0% for five years and 15% for subsequent years)
- Tax on employment income at a flat rate of 15% plus a 3% AIDS levy for expatriate employees of licensed investors in Special Economic Zones
- Nonresident and resident shareholders taxes on dividends
- · Nonresident taxes on fees and royalties
- Customs duty
- VAT on goods and services (refundable)

Foreign entities that provide finance for approved projects for development in Zimbabwe are exempt from income tax and capital gains tax.

Receipts and accruals of financial institutions that relate to mortgage financing provided by them are exempt from income tax.

Capital gains. Withholding tax is imposed on the gross proceeds derived from the disposal of specified assets including listed and unlisted marketable securities, immovable property (including rights in residential, commercial or industrial stands and membership interests in condominiums) and intangible property requiring formal registration.

Specified assets also include any right or title to tangible or intangible property. A depositary includes the official responsible for the formal registration of the right or title.

The withholding tax rates on the disposal of specified assets acquired before 1 February 2009 are 1% for listed marketable securities and 5% for unlisted marketable securities and immovable property. The withholding tax rates on disposal of assets acquired on or after 1 February 2009 are 1% for listed marketable securities, 5% for unlisted marketable securities and 15% for immovable property. This tax is offset against any assessed capital gains tax

Capital gains derived from the disposal of immovable property and unlisted securities acquired before 1 February 2009 are taxed at the greater of 5% of the gross sale proceeds and the amount of the withholding tax withheld on disposal.

Capital gains derived from disposals of immovable property and unlisted marketable securities acquired after 1 February 2009 are taxed at a rate of 20%. Gains are determined by deducting from the selling price the cost plus an allowance of 2.5% per year on the cost from the date the cost was incurred to the date of disposal. Capital allowances recaptured for income tax purposes (see Section C) are excluded from gains. Capital gains withholding tax is offset against any capital gains tax assessed on the transaction.

Capital gains derived from the disposal of listed securities are exempt from capital gains tax, effective from 1 August 2009. Thereafter, the gross sale proceeds are subject to a 1% capital gains tax, which equals the amount withheld on disposal as capital gains withholding tax.

Capital gains derived from the disposal of shares to an approved indigenization partner or community share ownership trust or scheme is based on the amount paid regardless of the fair market value.

Administration. Zimbabwe's tax year ends on 31 December. Tax returns must be filed by 30 April. Self-assessment applies to all taxpayers, other than those who receive employment income only.

Corporate tax is paid in the currency in which the taxable income is earned.

If income is earned in both local and foreign currency, the income that was earned in foreign currency is translated to local currency at the spot rate and added to income earned in local currency. Eligible expenses are then deducted to determine taxable income.

Tax is then charged and apportioned between foreign and local currency based on the revenue contributions of each.

Corporate tax must be paid during the relevant tax year on the following dates:

• 25 March: 10% • 25 June: 25%

25 September: 30%20 December: 35%

Penalties can be imposed for late or incorrect returns (excluding returns for provisional tax), and late payments are subject to interest at a rate of 25% per year.

Withholding taxes that are not considered final taxes are credited to the income tax due on the income from which the tax has been withheld.

Dividends. Dividends received by a resident corporation from another resident corporation are exempt from withholding tax and income tax. A 10% withholding tax is imposed on dividends paid by companies listed on the Zimbabwe Stock Exchange to resident individuals and nonresidents. A 15% withholding tax is imposed on other dividends paid to resident individuals and nonresidents. Gross dividends received from foreign companies are subject to tax at a rate of 20%.

Foreign tax relief. If relief is not provided by a treaty, a unilateral tax credit is given for foreign withholding tax. The tax credit may not exceed the Zimbabwean income tax imposed on the income.

C. Determination of trading income

General. Income tax is levied on all income from a source in Zimbabwe or deemed to be in Zimbabwe. The following types of interest are exempt from income tax:

- Interest on deposits with a term of more than 12 months
- People's Own Savings Bank interest
- Interest from certain building society investments

Other interest on deposits with financial institutions and income from treasury bills, bankers' acceptances and discounted instruments traded by financial institutions is subject to a final withholding tax at a rate of 15%. For further details regarding this withholding tax, see Section B.

Expenses incurred for business purposes are generally deductible. The following expenses are not deductible:

- Expenses incurred in the production of exempt income or income not derived or deemed to be derived from Zimbabwe.
- Pension fund contributions in excess of a specified amount.
- Cost of attending trade missions and conventions that is more than a specified amount.
- Rent or repairs for premises not occupied for purposes of trade.
- · Payments in restraint of trade.
- Entertainment expenses.
- Payments in excess of a specified amount for the lease of passenger motor vehicles (as defined).
- Interest relating to excess debt in a company with a debt-toequity ratio that exceeds 3:1 is disallowed and treated as a deemed dividend. Resident or nonresident shareholders tax on the deemed dividend is payable by the company deemed to have paid the dividend.
- Expenditure on administration and management fees charged by a holding or subsidiary company or foreign head office that qualifies as an enterprise associated with the taxpayer are disallowed and taxed as a deemed dividend to the extent that they exceed 0.75% of expenditure incurred during the preproduction phase or 1% of tax-deductible expenditure incurred after the beginning of trading or the production of income. Resident or

nonresident shareholders tax on the deemed dividend is payable by the company deemed to have paid the dividend. The rate of resident or nonresident tax on the gross deemed dividend is 10% for a dividend deemed to have been declared by a listed company or 15% for a dividend deemed to have been declared by an unlisted company.

Donations of up to a specified threshold for the construction, maintenance or operation of hospitals and schools run by the state, local authorities or religious organizations and donations to approved research institutions are deductible.

A double tax deduction is allowed for specified export market development expenditure.

Amounts contributed to approved scientific and educational bodies for industrial research or scientific experimental work are also deductible for tax purposes.

Loans by corporate taxpayers to acquire shares that are repayable from dividends foregone by the taxpayers on those shares are deductible in equal annual installments over the period of the

Inventories. The only acceptable inventory valuation methods for tax purposes are cost, using the first-in, first-out (FIFO) method, and market value.

Provisions. In general, only specific provisions are deductible for tax purposes.

Tax depreciation. Depreciation charged in the financial statements is not deductible; instead, a 25% special initial allowance is granted on the cost of certain assets. A wear-and-tear allowance of 25% of cost is granted in the following three years. The special initial allowance is granted on the cost of construction or additions to qualifying fixed assets other than land and certain buildings and also on the purchase price of movable property. If the special initial allowance is not claimed, a wear-and-tear allowance at varying rates is granted on these assets. The following are the rates and the methods of computing this wear-and-tear allowance for certain assets.

Asset	Method	Rate (%)
Commercial buildings	Straight-line	2.5
Industrial buildings*	Straight-line	5
Office equipment	Declining-balance	10
Motor vehicles	Declining-balance	20
Plant and machinery	Declining-balance	10

^{*} Toll roads and toll bridges declared to be such under the Toll Roads Act are included in this category.

All capital allowances are subject to recapture on the disposal of assets on which such allowances have been claimed. Any amounts recaptured are subject to tax at the regular corporate tax rate. The full sale price of mining assets on which capital allowances have been granted is subject to tax at the corporate tax rate for mining.

Relief for losses. Mining losses are ring fenced to specific locations and may be carried forward indefinitely. Other losses may be carried forward for six years. Losses cannot be carried back.

Groups of companies. Zimbabwean law does not contain provisions for filing consolidated returns or for relieving losses within a group.

Transfers of assets in a merger or group reconstruction between companies under common control may be made at the tax value for both income tax and capital gains tax purposes. On the subsequent disposal of such assets outside the group, the gain or loss to the seller is computed with reference to the cost to the first transferor within the group.

D. Other significant taxes

The following table summarizes other significant taxes.

Nature of tax Rate

Value-added tax (VAT); imposed on the supply and importation of goods and services; certain items are exempt, including financial services, medical services, fuel, tobacco, educational or training services, long-term residential leases and transport of passengers by road or rail; also imposed on certain exports; suppliers of qualifying goods and services with an annual value in excess of a specified threshold must register; the annual threshold is currently ZWD1,000,000

Standard rate
Exports of unbeneficiated hides

14.5% Greater of 75 cents/kg and 15% of the value

Exports of lithium Exports of uncut and cut three-dimensional stones Unbeneficiated platinum

2.5%/5% Sliding scale based on the degree of beneficiation

Other exports, prescribed drugs and services (excluding accommodation) supplied by designated tourist facilities to tourists that are paid for with foreign currency Intermediated Money Transfer Tax; payable by financial institutions on transactions mediating the transfer of money with certain exceptions; the financial institution may recover the tax from either the transferee or transferor

2%

Presumptive taxes on different bases and at various rates are imposed on informal traders, small-scale miners, and operators of taxicabs, omnibuses, goods vehicles, driving schools, hair-dressing salons, cottage industries, waterborne vessels, fishing rigs and licensed and unlicensed bottle stores and restaurants.

E. Miscellaneous matters

Foreign-exchange controls. The legislation and regulations with respect to foreign-exchange controls are continuously under review. They are discussed below in general terms.

A significant shortage of foreign currency exits in Zimbabwe.

The government still imposes broad controls over all transactions involving a nonresident. Applications through commercial banks are required for the approval of most transactions of this nature. Commercial banks refer exceptional items to the Reserve Bank of Zimbabwe.

Foreign investment of up to 35% in primary issues of shares and bonds is permitted if funded by inward transfers of foreign exchange. Purchases and disposals by foreign investors in the secondary market require specific approval from the authorities.

Agreements relating to foreign services (including borrowings) require registration with the commercial banker of the borrower before implementation. Borrowings in excess of specified limits require the approval of the Reserve Bank of Zimbabwe. The approvals are granted based on the merits of the borrowings in accordance with guidelines set by the External Loans Coordinating Committee. The guidelines provide that foreign borrowings may be approved only if they are used to fund productive, exportoriented ventures that have the potential to generate sufficient foreign currency for loan principal and interest repayments without recourse to the foreign-currency market. Foreign loans to purchase shares, existing companies or real estate, or to fund private consumption, personal loans or retail inventories, are generally discouraged.

All offshore remittances require pre-approval and are released on the basis of published priorities.

The remittance of amounts due to related or unrelated nonresidents under approved foreign-service agreements is restricted to 3% of audited gross annual revenue.

With the approval of the authorities, 100% of after-tax normal trading profits may be remitted to nonresident shareholders within one year after the accrual of the profits. Specific approval is required for remittances of after-tax normal trading profits accrued in prior years.

After-tax dividends and capital gains derived from investments on the Zimbabwe Stock Exchange are fully remittable.

Debt-to-equity rules. Debt-to-equity rules apply to all companies (see Section C).

Transfer pricing. Zimbabwe introduced transfer-pricing legislation, effective from 1 January 2016. The new transfer-pricing legislation endorses the arm's-length principle and imposes documentary obligations on taxpayers. The legislation covers transactions between all connected persons and applies to both domestic and international transactions. These new provisions are aligned with transfer-pricing principles developed by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD); consequently, the law recognizes OECD manuals on the subject as relevant sources of interpretation.

F. Treaty withholding tax rates

The rates shown in the table reflect the lower of the treaty rate and the rate under domestic tax law.

	Dividends (a) %	Interest %	Royalties %	Fees %
Botswana	5/10	0	10	10
Bulgaria	10	0	10	10
Canada	10	0	10	10
China Mainland	2.5/7.5	0	7.5	0
Congo (Democratic				
Republic of) (b)	0	0	0	0
France	10	0	10	10
Germany	10	0	7.5	7.5
Iran (b)	5	0	5	5
Kuwait (b)	0/5/10	0	10	0
Malaysia	10	0	10	10
Mauritius	10	0	15	0
Namibia (b)	5/10	0	10	0
Netherlands	10	0	10	10
Norway	10	0	10	10
Poland	10	0	10	10
South Africa	5/10	0	10	5
Sweden	10	0	10	10
United Kingdom	5	0	10	10
Non-treaty				
jurisdictions	10/15	0	15	15

Except for the Iran treaty, the reduced treaty rates apply only if the recipient is a company that controls at least 15% to 25% of the voting power of the (a) payer company.
(b) The entry into force of these treaties has not yet been published.

Contacts for other jurisdictions

For information regarding services in other jurisdictions that are not covered in this book, please contact the EY professionals listed below.

Africa Tax Coordination Services

Natasha Meintjes Office: +27 (11) 772-3923

Email: natasha.meintjes@za.ey.com

Anguilla

Wade George Office: +1 (868) 628-1105

Mobile: +1 (868) 788-0670 Email: wade.george@tt.ey.com

Antigua and Barbuda

Wade George Office: +1 (868) 628-1105

Mobile: +1 (868) 788-0670 Email: wade.george@tt.ey.com

Bosnia and Herzegovina

Ivan Rakic Office: +381 (11) 209-5794

Mobile: +381 (63) 635-690 Email: ivan.rakic@rs.ey.com

Burkina Faso

Eric Nguessan Office: +225 20-21-11-15

Mobile: +225 01-07-60-06 Email: eric.nguessan@ci.ey.com

Dominica

Wade George Office: +1 (868) 628-1105

Mobile: +1 (868) 788-0670 Email: wade.george@tt.ey.com

Faroe Islands

Carina Marie G. Korsgaard Mobile: +45 25-29-37-64

Email: carina.m.g.korsgaard@dk.ey.com

Greenland

Carina Marie G. Korsgaard Mobile: +45 25-29-37-64

Email: carina.m.g.korsgaard@dk.ey.com

Grenada

Wade George Office: +1 (868) 628-1105

Mobile: +1 (868) 788-0670 Email: wade.george@tt.ey.com

Kyrgyzstan

Doniyorbek Zulunov Office: +7 (727) 258-5960

Mobile: +7 (777) 355-0130

Email: doniyorbek.zulunov@kz.ey.com

Liberia

Isaac Sarpong Office: +233 (302) 779-868

Mobile: +233 (20) 811-1118 Email: isaac.sarpong@gh.ey.com Mali

Offfice: +224 621-99-99-09 Rouguiata Diallo

Mobile: +224 624-01-64-02

Email: rouguiata.diallo@gn.ey.com

Marshall Islands

Ian T. Zimms Office: +1 (671) 649-3700

Email: ian.zimms@gu.ey.com

Micronesia

lan T. Zimms Office: +1 (671) 649-3700

Email: ian.zimms@gu.ey.com

Montserrat

Wade George Office: +1 (868) 628-1105

Mobile: +1 (868) 788-0670

Email: wade.george@tt.ey.com

Niger

Eric Nguessan Office: +225 20-21-11-15

Mobile: +225 01-07-60-06

Email: eric.nguessan@ci.ey.com

Palau

Ian T. Zimms Office: +1 (671) 649-3700

Email: ian.zimms@gu.ey.com

St. Kitts and Nevis

Wade George Office: +1 (868) 628-1105

Mobile: +1 (868) 788-0670 Email: wade.george@tt.ey.com

St. Vincent and the Grenadines

Wade George Office: +1 (868) 628-1105

Mobile: +1 (868) 788-0670

Email: wade.george@tt.ey.com

Tajikistan

Doniyorbek Zulunov Office: +7 (727) 258-5960

Mobile: +7 (777) 355-0130

Email: doniyorbek.zulunov@kz.ey.com

Timor-Leste (formerly East Timor)

Carlos Lobo Office: +351 217-912-146 Mobile: +351 937-912-146

Email: carlos.lobo@pt.ey.com

Turkmenistan

Doniyorbek Zulunov Office: +7 (727) 258-5960

Mobile: +7 (777) 355-0130

Email: doniyorbek.zulunov@kz.ey.com

Yemen

Alok Chugh Office: +965 2295-5104

Mobile: +965 9722-3004 Email: alok.chugh@kw.ey.com

Foreign currencies

The following list sets forth the names and codes for the currencies of jurisdictions discussed in this book.

Jurisdiction	Currency	Code
Albania	Lek	ALL
Algeria	Dinar	DZD
Angola	Kwanza	AOA
Argentina	Peso	ARS
Armenia	Dram	AMD
Aruba	Florin	AWG
Australia	Dollar	AUD
Austria	Euro	EUR
Azerbaijan	Manat	AZN
Bahamas	Dollar	BSD
Bahrain	Dinar	BHD
Bangladesh	Taka	BDT
Barbados	Dollar	BBD
Belarus	Ruble	BYR
Belgium	Euro	EUR
Bermuda	Dollar	BMD
Bolivia	Boliviano	BOB
Bonaire, St. Eustatius and Saba (BES-Islands)	US Dollar	USD
Botswana	Pula	BWP
Brazil	Real	BRL
British Virgin Islands	US Dollar	USD
Brunei Darussalam	Dollar	BND
Bulgaria	Lev	BGN
Cambodia	Khmer Riel	KHR
Cameroon	CFA Franc BEAC	XAF
Canada	Dollar	CAD
Cape Verde	Escudo	CVE
Cayman Islands	Dollar	KYD
Chad	CFA Franc BEAC	XAF
Chile	Peso	CLP
China Mainland	Yuan Renminbi	CNY
Colombia	Peso	COP
Congo, Democratic		
Republic of	Franc	CDF
Congo, Republic of	CFA Franc BEAC	XAF

1934 TOKETON CURRENCIE	2.3	
Jurisdiction	Currency	Code
Costa Rica	Colon	CRC
Côte d'Ivoire	CFA Franc BCEAO	XOF
Croatia	Kuna	HRK
Curação	Antillean Guilder	ANG
Cyprus	Euro	EUR
Czech Republic	Koruna	CZK
Denmark	Krone	DKK
Dominican Republic	Peso	DOP
Ecuador	US Dollar	USD
Egypt	Pound	EGP
El Salvador	Colon	SVC
Equatorial Guinea	CFA Franc BEAC	XAF
Estonia	Euro	EUR
Eswatini	Lilangeni	SZL
European Monetary Union	Euro	EUR
Fiji	Dollar	FJD
Finland	Euro	EUR
France	Euro	EUR
Gabon	CFA Franc BEAC	XAF
Georgia	Lari	GEL
Germany	Euro	EUR
Ghana	Cedi	GHS
Gibraltar	Pound	GIP
Greece	Euro	EUR
Guam	US Dollar	USD
Guatemala	Quetzal	GTQ
Guernsey	Pound	GBP
Guinea	Guinea Franc	GNF
Guyana	Dollar	GYD
Honduras	Lempira	HNL
Hong Kong	Dollar	HKD
Hungary	Forint	HUF
Iceland	Krona	ISK
India	Rupee	INR
Indonesia	Rupiah	IDR
Iraq	Dinar	IQD
Ireland	Euro	EUR
Isle of Man	Pound	GBP
Israel	New Shekel	ILS
Italy	Euro	EUR
Jamaica	Dollar	JMD
Japan	Yen	JPY
Jersey	Pound	GBP
Jordan	Dinar	JOD

	FOREIGN CURRENCIES	1935
Jurisdiction	Currency	Code
Kazakhstan	Tenge	KZT
Kenya	Shilling	KES
Korea (South)	Won	KRW
Kosovo	Euro	EUR
Kuwait	Dinar	KWD
Laos	Kip	LAK
Latvia	Euro	EUR
Lebanon	Pound	LBP
Lesotho	Loti	LSL
Libya	Dinar	LYD
Liechtenstein	Swiss Franc	CHF
Lithuania	Euro	EUR
Luxembourg	Euro	EUR
Macau	Pataca	MOP
Madagascar	Ariary	MGA
Malawi	Kwacha	MWK
Malaysia	Ringgit	MYR
Maldives	Rufiyaa	MVR
Malta	Euro	EUR
Mauritania	New Ouguiya	MRU
Mauritius	Rupee	MUR
Mexico	Peso	MXN
Moldova	Leu	MDL
Monaco	Euro	EUR
Mongolia	Tugrik	MNT
Montenegro	Euro	EUR
Morocco	Dirham	MAD
Mozambique	Metical	MZN
Myanmar	Kyat	MMK
Namibia	Dollar	NAD
Netherlands	Euro	EUR
New Caledonia	CFP Franc	XPF
New Zealand	Dollar	NZD
Nicaragua	Córdoba Oro	NIO
Nigeria	Naira	NGN
North Macedonia	Denar	MKD
Northern Mariana Islands	US Dollar	USD
Norway	Krone	NOK
Oman	Rial	OMR
Pakistan	Rupee	PKR
Palestinian Authority	None	—
Panama	Balboa	PAB
Papua New Guinea	Kina	PGK
Paraguay	Guarani	PYG

1936 FOREIGN CURRENCIES

lurisdiction		Codo
Jurisdiction	Currency	Code
Peru	Nuevo Sol	PEN
Philippines	Peso	PHP
Poland	Zloty	PLN
Portugal	Euro	EUR
Puerto Rico	US Dollar	USD
Qatar	Rial	QAR
Romania	Leu	RON
Russian Federation	Ruble	RUB
Rwanda	Franc	RWF
St. Lucia	Dollar	XCD
Saint-Martin	Euro	EUR
São Tomé and Príncipe	Dobra	STD
Saudi Arabia	Riyal	SAR
Senegal	CFA Franc BCEAO	XOF
Serbia	Dinar	RSD
Singapore	Dollar	SGD
Sint Maarten	Antillean Guilder	ANG
Slovak Republic	Euro	EUR
Slovenia	Euro	EUR
South Africa	Rand	ZAR
South Sudan	Pound	SSP
Spain	Euro	EUR
Sri Lanka	Rupee	LKR
Suriname	Dollar	SRD
Sweden	Krona	SEK
Switzerland	Franc	CHF
Taiwan	Dollar	TWD
Tanzania	Shilling	TZS
Thailand	Baht	THB
Trinidad and Tobago	Dollar	TTD
Tunisia	Dinar	TND
Turkey	Lira	TRY
Uganda	Shilling	UGX
Ukraine	Hryvnia	UAH
United Arab Emirates	Dirham	AED
United Kingdom	Pound	GBP
United States	Dollar	USD
US Virgin Islands	US Dollar	USD
Uruguay	Peso	UYU
Uzbekistan	Sum	UZS
Venezuela	Bolivar	VEF
Vietnam	Dong	VND
Zambia	Kwacha	ZMW
Zimbabwe	Dollar	ZWD

EY | Assurance | Tax | Strategy and Transactions | Consulting

About EY

EY is a global leader in assurance, tax, transaction and advisory services. The insights and quality services we deliver help build trust and confidence in the capital markets and in economies the world over. We develop outstanding leaders who team to deliver on our promises to all of our stakeholders. In so doing, we play a critical role in building a better working world for our people, for our clients and for our communities.

EY refers to the global organization, and may refer to one or more, of the member firms of Ernst & Young Global Limited, each of which is a separate legal entity. Ernst & Young Global Limited, a UK company limited by guarantee, does not provide services to clients. Information about how EY collects and uses personal data and a description of the rights individuals have under data protection legislation are available via ey.com/privacy. For more information about our organization, please visit ey.com.

About EY Tax Services

Your business will only succeed if you build it on a strong foundation and grow it in a sustainable way. At EY, we believe that managing your tax obligations responsibly and proactively can make a critical difference. Our 50,000 talented tax professionals, in more than 150 countries, give you technical knowledge, business experience, consistency and an unwavering commitment to quality service – wherever you are and whatever tax services you need.

© 2020 EYGM Limited. All Rights Reserved.

EYG no. 004861-20Gbl

ED None

This material has been prepared for general informational purposes only and is not intended to be relied upon as legal, accounting, tax or other professional advice. Please refer to your advisors for specific advice.

ey.com

Access Global Tax Guides

Read the Worldwide Corporate Tax Guide on the EY website or on your tablet where it is accompanied by timely, country-specific Global Tax Alerts. You will also find the Worldwide Personal Tax and Immigration Guide and the Worldwide VAT, GST and Sales Tax Guide as well as guides on transfer pricing, estate and inheritance taxes, research and development incentives, oil and gas taxes, digital tax, and tax relief on capital expenditures.

Global Tax Guides at your fingertips

ey.com/GlobalTaxGuides ey.com/TaxGuidesApp